

AN INTEGRATED TEXTBOOK OF BASIC SCIENCE. Medicine. And Surgery

EDITED BY HANS BEGER, ANDREW WARSHAW, RALPH HRUBAN, MARKUS BÜCHLER, MARKUS LERCH, JOHN NEOPTOLEMOS, TOORU SHIMOSEGAWA AND DAVID WHITCOMB

THIRD EDITION

WILEY Blackwell

The Pancreas

An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery

Third Edition

Edited by

Hans G. Beger MD, FACS(Hon), JSS(Hon), CSS(Hon)

Founding Editor, Professor Emeritus of Surgery, c/o University of Ulm, Ulm, Germany

Andrew L. Warshaw MD, FACS, FRCSEd(Hon)

W. Gerald Austen Distinguished Professor of Surgery, Harvard Medical School, Surgeon-in-Chief Emeritus, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Ralph H. Hruban MD

Baxley Professor and Director, The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Department of Pathology, The Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Markus W. Büchler MD

Professor of Surgery and Chair, Department of Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Markus M. Lerch MD, FRCP

Professor and Chair, Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

John P. Neoptolemos MA, MB, BCHIR, MD, FRCS, FMEDSCI

Professor of Surgery, Department of Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Tooru Shimosegawa MD, PhD

Professor, Department of Gastroenterology, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Miyagi, Japan

David C. Whitcomb MD, PhD

Professor of Medicine, Cell Biology & Physiology, and Human Genetics, Director, UPMC Precision Medicine Service, University of Pittsburgh and UPMC, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Coordinating Editor

Christiane Groß

German Foundation Battle Against Pancreatic Cancer, c/o University of Ulm, Ulm, Germany

WILEY Blackwell

This edition first published 2018 © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd

Edition History Blackwell Publishing Limited (1e 1998, 2e 2008)

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted, in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, recording or otherwise, except as permitted by law. Advice on how to obtain permission to reuse material from this title is available at http://www.wiley.com/go/permissions.

The right of Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb to be identified as the authors of the editorial material in this work has been asserted in accordance with law.

Registered Office(s)

John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 111 River Street, Hoboken, NJ 07030, USA John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, The Atrium, Southern Gate, Chichester, West Sussex, PO19 8SQ, UK

Editorial Office 9600 Garsington Road, Oxford, OX4 2DQ, UK

For details of our global editorial offices, customer services, and more information about Wiley products visit us at www.wiley.com.

Wiley also publishes its books in a variety of electronic formats and by print-on-demand. Some content that appears in standard print versions of this book may not be available in other formats.

Limit of Liability/Disclaimer of Warranty

The contents of this work are intended to further general scientific research, understanding, and discussion only and are not intended and should not be relied upon as recommending or promoting scientific method, diagnosis, or treatment by physicians for any particular patient. In view of ongoing research, equipment modifications, changes in governmental regulations, and the constant flow of information relating to the use of medicines, equipment, and devices, the reader is urged to review and evaluate the information provided in the package insert or instructions for each medicine, equipment, or device for, among other things, any changes in the instructions or indication of usage and for added warnings and precautions. While the publisher and authors have used their best efforts in preparing this work, they make no representations or warranties with respect to the accuracy or completeness of the contents of this work and specifically disclaim all warranties, including without limitation any implied warranties of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose. No warranty may be created or extended by sales representatives, written sales materials or promotional statements for this work. The fact that an organization, website, or product is referred to in this work as a citation and/or potential source of further information does not mean that the publisher and authors endorse the information or services the organization, website, or product may provide or recommendations it may make. This work is sold with the understanding that the publisher is not engaged in rendering professional services. The advice and strategies contained herein may not be suitable for your situation. You should consult with a specialist where appropriate. Further, readers should be aware that websites listed in this work may have changed or disappeared between when this work was written and when it is read. Neither the publisher nor authors shall be liable for any loss of profit or any other commercial damages, including but not l

Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Names: Beger, H. G. (Hans G.), editor.

Title: The pancreas : an integrated textbook of basic science, medicine, and surgery / edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, David C. Whitcomb; coordinating editor, Christiane Groß.

Other titles: Pancreas (Beger)

Description: Third edition. | Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2018. | Includes bibliographical references and index. |

Identifiers: LCCN 2017037673 (print) | LCCN 2017038539 (ebook) | ISBN 9781119188407 (pdf) | ISBN 9781119188414 (epub) | ISBN 9781119188391 (cloth)

Subjects: | MESH: Pancreatic Diseases-physiopathology | Pancreatic Diseases-therapy | Pancreatectomy-methods | Pancreas-physiology Classification: LCC RC857 (ebook) | LCC RC857 (print) | NLM WI 800 | DDC 616.3/7-dc23 LC record available at https://lccn.loc.gov/2017037673

Cover image: Courtesy of Ralph H. Hruban Cover design by Wiley

Set in 10/12pt Warnock Pro by SPi Global, Pondicherry, India

 $10 \quad 9 \quad 8 \quad 7 \quad 6 \quad 5 \quad 4 \quad 3 \quad 2 \quad 1$

Contents

Contributors xiii Preface xxix Abbreviations xxx About the Companion Website xlii

Section 1 Anatomy of the Pancreas 1

- 1 Development of the Pancreas and Related Structures 3 Brian Lewis and Junhao Mao
- **2** Anatomy, Histology, and Fine Structure of the Pancreas *10* Daniel S. Longnecker, Fred Gorelick, and Elizabeth D. Thompson
- **3 Congenital and Inherited Anomalies of the Pancreas** 24 Martin Zenker and Markus M. Lerch

Section 2 Physiology and Pathophysiology of Pancreatic Functions 41

- 4 Physiology of Acinar Cell Secretion 43 Ole H. Petersen
- 5 Physiology of Duct Cell Secretion 56 Mei Zeng, Laura Vachel, and Shmuel Muallem
- **6** Pathophysiology of Experimental Pancreatitis 63 Vikas Dudeja, Rajinder Dawra, and Ashok K. Saluja
- 7 Physiology and Pathophysiology of Function of Sphincter of Oddi 75 Savio George Barreto and James Toouli
- 8 Neurohormonal and Hormonal Control of Pancreatic Secretion 84 Chung Owyang
- **9** Regulation of Pancreatic Protein Synthesis and Growth 95 Maria Dolors Sans and John A. Williams
- **10** Fibrogenesis in the Pancreas: The Role of Stellate Cells 106 Minoti V. Apte, Romano C. Pirola, and Jeremy S. Wilson

- iv Contents
 - **11 Fibrogenesis of the Pancreas: The Role of Macrophages** *117 Aida Habtezion*
 - **12** Insulo–Acinar Relationship 123 Keiko Shiratori and Kyoko Shimizu

Section 3 Acute Pancreatitis 133

- **13 Epidemiology and Etiology of Alcohol-Induced Pancreatitis** *135 Jeremy S. Wilson, Romano C. Pirola, and Minoti V. Apte*
- **14 Epidemiology and Etiology of Acute Biliary Pancreatitis** *146 Michael G.T. Raraty, Andrea Sheel, and John P. Neoptolemos*
- **15 Genetic Factors in Acute Pancreatitis** *158 Zachary Zator and Georgios I. Papachristou*
- 16 The Role of the Intestine and Mesenteric Lymph in the Development of Systemic Inflammation and MODS in Severe Acute Pancreatitis 166 Alistair B.J. Escott, Anthony R.J. Phillips, and John A. Windsor
- **17** The Role of Neurogenic Inflammation in Pancreatitis 173 Jami L. Saloman, Kathryn M. Albers, and Brian M. Davis
- **18** Molecular, Biochemical, and Metabolic Abnormalities in Acute Pancreatitis *178* Julia Mayerle, Frank Ulrich Weiss, Walter Halangk, and Markus M. Lerch
- **19 Histopathology of Acute Pancreatitis** *193 Günter Klöppel*
- **20** Clinical Classification Systems of Acute Pancreatitis 199 John A. Windsor and Max S. Petrov
- **21** Clinical Assessment and Biochemical Markers to Objectify Severity and Prognosis 204 Bettina M. Rau and Guido Alsfasser
- 22 Acute Pancreatitis Associated With Congenital Anomalies 213 Christopher R. Schlieve, Andrew L. Warshaw, and Tracy C. Grikscheit
- 23 Acute Pancreatitis in Children 219 Mark E. Lowe and Véronique D. Morinville
- **24** Acute Pancreatitis Associated With Metabolic Disorders, Infectious Diseases, or Drugs 230 Ali A. Aghdassi and Markus M. Lerch
- **25** Radiologic Diagnosis and Staging of Severe Acute Pancreatitis 238 Yoshihisa Tsuji

Clinical Course and Medical Treatment of Acute Pancreatitis 251

- **26** Conservative Therapy of Acute Pancreatitis: Volume Substitution and Enteral and Parenteral Nutrition *251 Timothy B. Gardner*
- 27 ICU Treatment of Severe Acute Pancreatitis 258 Scott R. Gunn and David C. Whitcomb

28 Use of Antibiotics in Severe Acute Pancreatitis: Indications and Limitations 265 Rainer Isenmann and Mathias Wittau

Interventional and Surgical Management of Acute Pancreatitis 271

- **29** Indications for Interventional and Surgical Treatment of Necrotizing Pancreatitis 271 Thomas E. Clancy
- **30 Management of Infected Pancreatic Necroses: An Endoscopic Approach** 277 Eduardo Rodrigues-Pinto and Todd H. Baron
- **31 Minimally Invasive Debridement and Lavage of Necrotizing Pancreatitis** 283 Rebecca Saunders, Michael G.T. Raraty, Chris Halloran, and John P. Neoptolemos
- **32 Open Surgical Debridement in Necrotizing Pancreatitis** 289 Lutz Schneider and Markus W. Büchler
- **33 Endoscopic Treatment of Biliary Acute Pancreatitis** 296 Ichiro Yasuda, Shinpei Doi, and Masatoshi Mabuchi
- 34 Strategies for the Treatment of Pancreatic Pseudocysts and Walled-Off Necrosis After Acute Pancreatitis: Interventional Endoscopic Approaches 301 Georg Beyer, Julia Mayerle, and Markus M. Lerch
- 35 Strategies for the Treatment of Pancreatic Pseudocysts and Walled-Off Necrosis After Acute Pancreatitis: Surgical Treatment 305 Naohiro Sata, Masaru Koizumi, and Alan K. Lefor
- **36 Management of Fluid Collection in Acute Pancreatitis** 311 Felix Lämmerhirt, Frank Ulrich Weiss, and Markus M. Lerch
- **37** Management of Pancreatic Fistula in Acute Pancreatitis 316 Jörg Kaiser, Thilo Hackert, and Markus W. Büchler

Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Acute Pancreatitis 323

38 Long-Term Outcome After Acute Pancreatitis 323 Christin Tjaden and Thilo Hackert

Section 4 Chronic Pancreatitis 331

- **39** Molecular Understanding of Chronic Pancreatitis 333 John F. Eisses and Sohail Z. Husain
- **40** Epidemiology and Pathophysiology of Alcoholic Chronic Pancreatitis 342 Atsushi Masamune and Tooru Shimosegawa
- **41 Pain Mechanisms in Chronic Pancreatitis** 349 Pierluigi di Sebastiano, Tommaso Grottola, and Francesco F. di Mola
- **42** Natural History of Recurrent Acute and Chronic Pancreatitis 355 Rohit Das and Dhiraj Yadav

- vi Contents
 - **43** Chronic Pancreatitis with Inflammatory Mass of the Pancreatic Head 365 Ulrich F. Wellner and Tobias Keck
 - **44 Early Chronic Pancreatitis** 371 Tetsuhide Ito, Masayuki Hijioka, and Tooru Shimosegawa
 - **45** Hereditary Chronic Pancreatitis: Molecular Pattern, Clinical Consequences, and Management Principles 374 Celeste Shelton and David C. Whitcomb
 - **46 Epidemiology and Pathophysiology of Tropical Chronic Pancreatitis** 384 Shailesh V. Shrikhande and Savio George Barreto
 - **47 Cystic Fibrosis (CFTR)-Associated Pancreatic Disease** *391 Chee Y. Ooi and Aliye Uc*
 - **48** Clinical and Laboratory Diagnosis of Chronic Pancreatitis 397 Julia Mayerle, Peter Simon, and Markus M. Lerch
 - **49 Evidence of Contrast-Enhanced CT and MRI/MRCP** 406 J. Enrique Domínguez-Muñoz, Roberto García-Figueiras, and Julio Iglesias-García
 - **50 Chronic Pancreatitis: Risk Factors in Cancer** 417 Albert B. Lowenfels and Patrick Maisonneuve

Conservative Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis 421

- **51 Pain Management in Chronic Pancreatitis** 421 Kai Bachmann, Stephanie Plagemann, Yogesh Kumar Vashist, and Jakob R. Izbicki
- **52** Medical Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis: Pancreatic Digestive Enzymes: Lipases, Proteases 426 Mark E. Lowe
- **53** Nutritional Support of Chronic Pancreatitis 429 Sinead N. Duggan and Stephen J. O'Keefe
- **54 Medical Therapy for Chronic Pancreatitis: Antioxidants** *435 Chris E. Forsmark*

Strategies for Endoscopic and Surgical Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis 439

- **55** Evidence of Endoscopic and Interventional Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis and Pseudocysts 439 Jörg Schirra, Markus M. Lerch, and Julia Mayerle
- **56 Indications and Goals of Surgical Treatment** *449 Ryan T. Groeschl and Michael B. Farnell*
- **57 Pancreatic Duct Drainage Procedure** 453 Dirk Bausch and Tobias Keck
- **58 Duodenum-Preserving Pancreatic Head Resection** 458 Hans G. Beger, Bertram Poch, Yang Yinmo, and Waldemar Uhl

- **59 Major Pancreatic Resection** 467 May C. Tee and Michael B. Farnell
- **60 Laparoscopic Surgery** 479 Vernissia Tam, Melissa E. Hogg, and Amer Zureikat

Management of Diabetes and Long-Term Outcome of Chronic Pancreatitis 488

- 61 Chronic Pancreatitis: Long-Term Outcome After Medical and Surgical Treatment 488 Volker Aßfalg, Norbert Hüser, and Helmut Friess
- **62** Management of Pancreatic Diabetes Secondary to Chronic Pancreatitis 495 Keiko Shiratori

Section 5 Autoimmune Pancreatitis 503

- **63 Epidemiology of Autoimmune Pancreatitis** 505 Terumi Kamisawa and Tooru Shimosegawa
- **64** Pathogenesis of Autoimmune Pancreatitis 510 Yoh Zen
- **65 Histology of Autoimmune Pancreatitis** 516 Rajib Gupta and Vikram Deshpande
- **66 Clinical Manifestation of Type 1 Autoimmune Pancreatitis** *520 Tooru Shimosegawa, Morihisa Hirota, and Atsushi Kanno*
- **67** Clinical Manifestations of Type 2 Autoimmune Pancreatitis 534 Emma L. Culver and George Webster
- **68 Laboratory Diagnosis of Autoimmune Pancreatitis** 539 *J.-Matthias Löhr, Pia Maier, and Stephan L. Haas*
- **69** What is the Evidence Measuring Immune Markers 544 Shigeyuki Kawa
- **70 Imaging Diagnosis of Autoimmune Pancreatitis** 550 Kazuichi Okazaki, Tsukasa Ikeura, Kazushige Uchida, and Makoto Takaoka
- 71 Medical Management of Autoimmune Pancreatitis 555 Shounak Majumder and Suresh T. Chari

Long-Term Outcome of Management of Autoimmune Pancreatitis 560

72 Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Autoimmune Pancreatitis 560 Luca Frulloni and Nicolò de Pretis

Section 6 Neoplastic Tumors of the Exocrine Tissue: Benign Cystic Neoplasms of the Pancreas 565

73 Epidemiology of Cystic Neoplasms of the Pancreas 567 Saurabh Mukewar and Suresh T. Chari

- viii Contents
 - **74 Histologic Classification and Staging of Cystic Neoplasms** 573 Noriyoshi Fukushima and Giuseppe Zamboni
 - **75 Molecular Mechanisms of Cystic Neoplasia** 580 Nickolas Papadopoulos and Ralph H. Hruban
 - **76** Clinical Presentation of Cystic Neoplasms 589 Susumu Hijioka, Kazuo Hara, Nobumasa Mizuno, Nozomi Okuno, and Kenji Yamao
 - **77 Evaluation of Cystic Lesions Using EUS, MRI, and CT** 593 Anne Marie Lennon and Hiroyuki Maguchi
 - **78** Cytologic Evaluation of Cystic Neoplasms 603 Martha Bishop Pitman
 - **79** Natural History of Cystic Neoplasms: IPMN, MCN, SCN, and SPN 611 Anna-Katharina Stadler, Thilo Hackert, Stefan Fritz, and Markus W. Büchler
 - **80** Surveillance or Surgical Treatment in Asymptomatic Cystic Neoplasms 618 Klaus Sahora and Carlos Fernández- del Castillo

Local and Standard Surgical Treatment of Cystic Neoplasms 622

- **81 Duodenum-Preserving Partial or Total Pancreatic Head Resection** 622 Hans G. Beger and Bertram Poch
- 82 Pancreatic Middle Segment Resection 627 Calogero Iacono
- **83** The Indications For and Limitations of Tumor Enucleation 632 Rosalie A. Carr, C. Max Schmidt, and Henry A. Pitt
- **84** Standard Surgical Management of IPMN, MCN, SPN, and SCN Lesions: Open Approach 641 Miral Sadaria Grandhi, Barish H. Edil, and Richard D. Schulick
- **85** Surgical Treatment of Cystic Neoplasms: Laparoscopic Approach 649 Richard A. Burkhart, Christopher L. Wolfgang, Markus W. Büchler, and Thilo Hackert
- **86 Management of Recurrence of Cystic Neoplasms** 655 *Zhi Ven Fong, Christopher L. Wolfgang, and Keith D. Lillemoe*

Long-Term Outcome of Management of Cystic Neoplasms 660

87 Long-Term Outcome After Observation and Surgical Treatment: What is the Evidence? 660 Giovanni Marchegiani, Giuseppe Malleo, and Claudio Bassi

Section 7 Neoplastic Tumors of Exocrine Tissue: Pancreatic Cancer 665

- 88 Epidemiology of Pancreatic Cancer 667 Evelina Mocci and Alison P. Klein
- **89** Smoking, a Risk for Pancreatic Cancer: Experimental and Clinical Data 673 Uwe A. Wittel, Bradley R. Hall, and Surinder K. Batra

- **90** Molecular Understanding of Development of Ductal Pancreatic Cancer 679 Laura D. Wood and Ralph H. Hruban
- **91 Familial Pancreatic Cancer** 688 Alison P. Klein
- **92 Pathology of Exocrine Pancreatic Tumors** 693 Meredith E. Pittman and Ralph H. Hruban
- **93 Pancreatic Cancer: Precancerous Lesions** 705 Michaël Noë, Lodewijk A.A. Brosens, and Johan Offerhaus
- **94** Clinical History and Risk Factors of Pancreatic Cancer 717 Norbert Hüser, Volker Aßfalg, and Helmut Friess
- **95 Pancreatic Cancer Within the Uncinate Process: Radiologic and Clinical Characteristics** 724 Sebastian Holländer and Dieter Birk
- **96** The Role of EUS in the Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis of Neoplastic Lesions 728 Susumu Hijioka, Kazuo Hara, Nobumasa Mizuno, Nozomi Okuno, and Kenji Yamao
- **97** Radiologic Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer: CT, MRI 733 Siva P. Raman and Elliot K. Fishman
- **98** Screening of Patients with Hereditary Pancreatic Cancer 745 Michael Goggins
- **99** The Role of PET in Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer and Cancer Recurrence 755 Norbert Hüser, Volker Aßfalg, Isabel Rauscher, and Helmut Friess
- **100 Tumor Markers in Pancreatic Malignancies** 762 Shin Hamada, Atsushi Masamune, and Tooru Shimosegawa
- **101** The Role of Laparoscopy and Peritoneal Cytology in the Management of Pancreatic Cancer 766 Kyoichi Takaori and Shinji Uemoto
- **102** Clinical Assessment and Staging of Advanced Pancreatic Cancer 770 Jennifer LaFemina, Ann K. Friedrich, and Giles F. Whalen

Surgical Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer 776

- **103** Pancreatic Cancer: Indications for Resection 776 Akimasa Nakao
- 104 Pancreaticoduodenectomy for Pancreatic Cancer, Short- and Long-Term Outcomes After Kausch–Whipple and Pylorus-Preserving Resection 783 Jin He and John L. Cameron
- **105** Left Pancreatectomy for Body and Tail Cancer 790 Georgios Gemenetzis and Christopher L. Wolfgang
- **106 Total Pancreatectomy: Indications and Limitations** 797 Seiko Hirono and Hiroki Yamaue

- Contents
 - **107** Laparoscopic and Robotic Resection for Pancreatic Cancer 804 Deepa Magge, Herbert J. Zeh, and Melissa E. Hogg
 - **108 Extended Radical Surgery for Pancreatic Cancer** 814 Thilo Hackert, Alexis Ulrich, and Markus W. Büchler
 - **109 Palliative Pancreatoduodenectomy: Benefits and Limitations** 823 Christoph W. Michalski, Max Heckler, Mert Erkan, and Markus W. Büchler
 - **110 Bypass Surgery for Advanced Pancreatic Cancer** 828 Jürgen Weitz, Thomas Pausch, Christoph W. Michalski, and Thilo Hackert

Nonsurgical Palliation of Pancreatic Cancer 835

111 Endoscopic and Interventional Palliation of Pancreatic Cancer 835 *Takao Itoi*

Medical Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer 842

- **112** Neoadjuvant Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer: Downstaging Results 842 Robert A. Wolff and Gauri Varadhachary
- **113** Adjuvant Chemotherapy in Pancreatic Cancer 847 Robert P. Jones, Paula Ghaneh, and John P. Neoptolemos
- **114** Immunotherapy for Pancreatic Cancer 856 Adrian G. Murphy, Elizabeth M. Jaffee, and Lei Zheng
- **115 Targeted Therapies for Pancreatic Cancer** 865 Vincent Bernard and Anirban Maitra
- **116** Palliative Chemotherapy for Advanced Pancreatic Cancer: Survival Benefit and Side Effects of Treatment 872 Olusola O. Faluyi, Madhuchanda Chatterjee, and Daniel H. Palmer
- **117 Management of Pain in Pancreatic Cancer** 879 Michael Erdek, Indy Wilkinson, and Zackary E. Boomsaad
- **118** Role of Radio and Proton Beam Therapy for Pancreatic Cancer 886 Amol K. Narang, Lauren M. Rosati, Michael D. Chuong, and Joseph M. Herman
- **119 Management of Cancer Recurrence** 895 Oliver Strobel and Markus W. Büchler

Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer 906

120 Survival and Late Morbidity After Resection of Pancreatic Cancer 906 Avinoam Nevler, Charles J. Yeo, and Jordan M. Winter

Section 8 Neoplastic Tumors of the Endocrine Pancreas: Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas 919

121 Epidemiology and Classification of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas *921 J.J. Mukherjee, Kok-Onn Lee, and Gregory Kaltsas*

- **122** Pathology of Neuroendocrine Neoplasms 930 Atsuko Kasajima and Hironobu Sasano
- **123 Molecular Genetics of Neuroendocrine Tumors** 937 Nickolas Papadopoulos and Ralph H. Hruban
- **124** Clinical Manifestation of Endocrine Tumors of the Pancreas 947 Ken Kawabe and Tetsuhide Ito
- 125 Evidence of Hormonal, Laboratory, Biochemical, and Instrumental Diagnostics of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas 953 Kok-Onn Lee, Gregory Kaltsas, and J.J. Mukherjee
- **126 Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors in Multiple Neoplasia Syndromes** *961 Anja Rinke and Thomas Matthias Gress*
- **127** Nonfunctioning Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors: Diagnosis and Management Principles 967 Takao Ohtsuka, Hideyo Kimura, and Masafumi Nakamura
- **128** Medical and Nucleotide Treatment of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas 972 Gregory Kaltsas, J.J. Mukherjee, and Kok-Onn Lee
- **129** Interventional Radiology in the Treatment of Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors 979 Takao Ohtsuka, Hideyo Kimura, and Masafumi Nakamura

Surgical Management of Endocrine Tumors of the Pancreas 982

- **130** Surgical Treatment of Endocrine Tumors: Enucleation 982 Henning Dralle, Phuong Nguyen Thanh, and Andreas Machens
- 131 Local Treatment of Endocrine Tumors: Duodenum-Preserving Partial or Total Pancreatic Head Resection and Pancreatic Middle-Segment Resection 989 Hans G. Beger and Wataru Kimura
- **132** Surgical Treatment of Endocrine Tumors: Major Oncologic Resection 994 Henning Dralle, Phuong Nguyen Thanh, and Andreas Machens
- **133 Management of Insulinoma** *1002 Keijiro Ueda, Linkaku Lee, and Tetsuhide Ito*
- **134 Evidence of Medical and Surgical Treatment of Gastrinoma** *1009 Ryuichiro Doi*
- **135** Rare Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas: Management and Evidence of Surgical Treatment *1013 Ryuichiro Doi*
- **136 Treatment of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas and Biliary Tract** *1019* Andrea Frilling, Ashley K. Clift, and Vito Cincinnati

Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas 1029

137 Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Endocrine Tumors *1029* Andreas Machens and Henning Dralle

xii Contents

Section 9 Periampullary Cancers and Tumors Other Than Pancreatic Cancer 1035

- **138** Periampullary Cancer: Clinical Presentation and Diagnostic Strategies 1037 Amanda B. Cooper and Keith D. Lillemoe
- **139 Histology and Genetics of Cancer of the Papilla, Distal Common Bile Duct, and Duodenum** *1047 Yue Xue, Michelle D. Reid, and N. Volkan Adsay*
- **140** Adenoma and Adenocarcinoma of the Ampulla of Vater: Diagnosis and Management *1058* Omer Basar and William R. Brugge
- 141 Endoscopic Treatment of Adenomas of the Ampulla of Vater: Techniques, Results, Benefits, and Limitations 1068 Natsuyo Yamamoto, Hiroyuki Isayama, and Kazuhiko Koike
- **142** Surgical Treatment of Adenoma and Cancer of Papilla of Vater 1074 Hans G. Beger, Bertram Poch, and Bettina M. Rau
- **143** Surgical Treatment of Duodenal Cancer 1081 Fuyuhiko Motoi and Michiaki Unno
- **144** Surgical Treatment of Distal Cholangiocarcinoma *1083 Yukihiro Yokoyama, Tomoki Ebata, and Masato Nagino*
- **145** Adjuvant and Palliative Chemotherapy of Periampullary Cancers 1089 Eyas Mohamed, Paula Ghaneh, and John P. Neoptolemos

Long-Term Survival After Tumor Resection 1097

146 Long-Term Survival After Resection of Periampullary Cancer *1097 Masayuki Ohtsuka and Masaru Miyazaki*

Section 10 Transplantation of the Pancreas 1107

- **147** Transplantation of Pancreatic Islets *1109* Bernhard J. Hering and Melena D. Bellin
- **148 Transplantation of the Pancreas** *1121* Hans W. Sollinger and Dixon B. Kaufman

Index 1129

Contributors

N. Volkan Adsay MD

Professor, Department of Pathology Medical College of Wisconsin Milwaukee, WI, USA

Ali A. Aghdassi MD

Department of Medicine A University Medicine Greifswald Greifswald, Germany

Kathryn M. Albers PhD

Professor, Department of Neurobiology and Medicine/Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Guido Alsfasser MD

Department of General, Thoracic, Vascular, and Transplantation Surgery University of Rostock Rostock, Germany

Minoti V. Apte MBBS, MMedSci, PhD

Professor of Medicine and Director Pancreatic Research Group South Western Sydney Clinical School Faculty of Medicine University of New South Wales, Sydney; Ingham Institute for Applied Medical Research Liverpool Hospital, Liverpool, NSW, Australia

Volker Aßfalg PD Dr. med

Technical University of Munich School of Medicine Klinikum rechts der Isar Department of Surgery Munich, Germany

Kai Bachmann PD Dr.

Department of General, Visceral and Thoracic Surgery University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf Hamburg, Germany

Todd H. Baron MD

Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology University of North Carolina Chapel Hill, NC, USA

Savio George Barreto MBBS, MS, PhD

Consultant Surgeon Gastrointestinal Surgery, Gastrointestinal Oncology, and Bariatric Surgery Medanta Institute of Digestive and Hepatobiliary Sciences Medanta, The Medicity Gurgaon, India

Omer Basar MD

Pancreas Biliary Center, Gastrointestinal Unit Massachusetts General Hospital; Boston, MA, USA Professor of Medicine Department of Gastroenterology University of Hacettepe Turkey

Claudio Bassi MD, FRCS, FACS

Pancreas Institute G.B. Rossi Hospital University of Verona Hospital Trust Verona, Italy

Surinder K. Batra PhD

Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology University of Nebraska Medical Center Omaha, NE, USA Dirk Bausch MD Department of Surgery University of Schleswig-Holstein Campus Lübeck Lübeck, Germany

Hans G. Beger MD, FACS(Hon.), JSS(Hon.), CSS(Hon.)

Founding Editor; Professor Emeritus of Surgery c/o University of Ulm Ulm, Germany

Melena D. Bellin MD

Associate Professor of Pediatric Endocrinology Department of Pediatrics Schulze Diabetes Institute; Director of Research, Islet Autotransplant Program University of Minnesota Medical Center Minneapolis, MN, USA

Vincent Bernard MS

Graduate Research Assistant The University of Texas Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at Houston; Sheikh Ahmed Pancreatic Cancer Research Center The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center Houston TX, USA

Georg Beyer MD

Department of Medicine II University Hospital Munich, Ludwig-Maximilians-University, Munich Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

Dieter Birk MD

Professor of Surgery Head of the Department of General and Visceral Surgery, Hospital Bietigheim Bietigheim-Bissingen, Germany

Zackary E. Boomsaad MD

The Physicians' Spine & Rehabilitation Specialists of Georgia Atlanta, GA, USA

Lodewijk A.A. Brosens MD, PhD

Department of Pathology University Medical Center Utrecht Utrecht, The Netherlands

William R. Brugge MD

Professor of Medicine, HMS; Director, Pancreas Biliary Center Gastrointestinal Unit Massachusetts General Hospital Boston, MA, USA

Markus W. Büchler MD

Professor of Surgery and Chair Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Richard A. Burkhart MD

Fellow, Surgical Oncology Department of Surgery Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

John L. Cameron MD, FACS

Department of Surgery The Johns Hopkins Medical Institutions Baltimore, MD, USA

Rosalie A. Carr MD

General Surgery Resident Indiana University School of Medicine Department of Surgery Indianapolis, IN, USA

Suresh T. Chari MD

Professor of Medicine Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Mayo Clinic College of Medicine Rochester, MN, USA

Madhuchanda Chatterjee MD

Specialty Doctor in Medical Oncology Department of Medical Oncology Clatterbridge Cancer Centre Bebington, Wirral, UK

Michael D. Chuong MD

Department of Radiation Oncology University of Maryland School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Vito Cincinnati MD

Department of Hepatology and Gastroenterology University Hospital Münster Münster, Germany

Thomas E. Clancy MD

Department of Surgery Brigham and Women's Hospital Boston, MA; Assistant Professor of Surgery Harvard Medical School Boston, MA, USA Ashley K. Clift BA, MBBS Department of Surgery and Cancer Imperial College London London, UK

Amanda B. Cooper MD

Assistant Professor of Surgery Department of Surgery Penn State Milton Hershey Medical Center Penn State School of Medicine Hershey, PA, USA

Emma L. Culver BSc, MBChB, PhD, MRCP

Translational Gastroenterology Unit John Radcliffe Hospital, and Nuffield Department of Medicine Oxford University Oxford, UK

Rohit Das MD

Division of Gastroenterology & Hepatology Department of Medicine University of Pittsburgh Medical Center Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Brian M. Davis PhD

Professor, Department of Neurobiology and Medicine/Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Rajinder Dawra PhD

Department of Surgery University of Miami Miller School of Medicine Miami, FL, USA

Nicolò de Pretis MD

University of Verona Verona, Italy

Vikram Deshpande MD

Massachusetts General Hospital & Harvard Medical School Boston, MA, USA

Francesco F. di Mola MD, PhD

Surgical Oncology ASL-2 Abruzzo "SS Annunziata" Hospital Chieti, Italy *Pierluigi di Sebastiano MD, FACS* Surgical Oncology ASL-2 Abruzzo "SS Annunziata" Hospital Chieti, Italy

Ryuichiro Doi MD, PhD

Kyoto University Hospital Kyoto, Japan

Shinpei Doi MD, PhD

Associate Professor Department of Gastroenterology Teikyo University Mizonokuchi Hospital Kawasaki, Japan

J. Enrique Domínguez-Muñoz MD, PhD

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Health Research Institute of Santiago de Compostela (IDIS) Spain

Henning Dralle FACS, FRCS, FEBS

Head of the Section of Endocrine Surgery Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University Hospital Essen Essen, Germany

Vikas Dudeja MD

Department of Surgery University of Miami Miller School of Medicine Miami, FL, USA

Sinead N. Duggan RD, PhD

Research Fellow Department of Surgery Trinity College Dublin Ireland

Tomoki Ebata

Department of Surgery Division of Surgical Oncology Nagoya University Graduate School of Medicine Nagoya, Japan

Barish H. Edil MD, FACS

Associate Professor of Surgery Department of Surgery Division of GI, Tumor, and Endocrine Surgery University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus Aurora, CO, USA John F. Eisses MD, PhD Department of Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Michael Erdek MD Division of Pain Medicine Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Mert Erkan MD Department of Surgery Koc University Istanbul, Turkey

Alistair B.J. Escott MBChB, PG Dip Surg Anat Research Fellow Department of Surgery University of Auckland Auckland, New Zealand

Olusola O. Faluyi MBChB (Hons), PhD, MRCP

Consultant in Medical Oncology and Honorary Lecturer Department of Medical Oncology Clatterbridge Cancer Centre Bebington, Wirral, UK; Department of Molecular and Clinical Cancer Medicine University of Liverpool Liverpool, UK

Michael B. Farnell MD

Professor of Surgery Emeritus Department of Surgery Mayo Clinic Rochester, MN, USA

Carlos Fernández-del Castillo MD, FACS

Department of Surgery Massachusetts General Hospital Harvard Medical School Boston, MA, USA

Elliot K. Fishman MD Department of Radiology Johns Hopkins University Baltimore, MD, USA

Zhi Ven Fong MD Department of Surgery The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD; Department of Surgery Massachusetts General Hospital Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Chris E. Forsmark MD

Professor of Medicine and Chief Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition University of Florida Gainesville, FL, USA

Ann K. Friedrich MD

Division of Surgical Oncology Department of Surgery University of Massachusetts Memorial Medical Center Worcester, MA, USA

Helmut Friess MD

Professor and Chairman Department of Surgery Technical University of Munich School of Medicine Klinikum rechts der Isar Munich, Germany

Andrea Frilling MD, FACS

Professor of Surgery Department of Surgery and Cancer Imperial College London London, UK

Stefan Fritz MD

Attending Surgeon Department of General, Visceral, Thoracic and Transplantation Surgery Hospital Stuttgart Stuttgart, Germany

Luca Frulloni MD, PhD

University of Verona Verona, Italy

Noriyoshi Fukushima MD Professor, Department of Pathology Jichi Medical University, Tochigi, Japan

Timothy B. Gardner MD, MS

Associate Professor of Medicine Section of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Dartmouth-Hitchcock Medical Center Lebanon, NH, USA

Roberto García-Figueiras MD, PhD

Department of Radiology University Hospital of Santiago de Compostela Spain

xvi Contributors

Georgios Gemenetzis MD

Postdoctoral Fellow Department of Surgery Johns Hopkins School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Paula Ghaneh MBChB, MD, FRCS

Professor of Surgery Department of Molecular and Clinical Oncology University of Liverpool Liverpool, UK

Michael Goggins MD

Professor of Pathology, Medicine, and Oncology Divisions of GI Pathology and Gastroenterology/Hepatology; Director of the Pancreatic Cancer Early Detection Research Laboratory The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Fred Gorelick MD

Professor of Cell Biology and Medicine Yale University School of Medicine New Haven, CT, USA

Miral Sadaria Grandhi MD

Assistant Professor of Surgery Rutgers Cancer Institute of New Jersey Rutgers Robert Wood Johnson Medical School New Brunswick, NJ, USA

Thomas Matthias Gress MD

Department of Internal Medicine Division of Gastroenterology and Endocrinology Philipps University Marburg, Germany

Tracy C. Grikscheit MD

Department of Surgery Children's Hospital Los Angeles Los Angeles, CA, USA

Ryan T. Groeschl MD

Surgical Oncology Essentia Health Duluth Clinic Duluth, MN, USA

Tommaso Grottola MD

Surgical Oncology ASL-2 Abruzzo "SS Annunziata" Hospital Chieti, Italy

Scott R. Gunn MD, FCCM

Chief of Service Department of Critical Care Medicine University of Pittsburgh/UPMC Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Rajib Gupta MD

Clinical Fellow Department of Pathology University of Minnesota Medical Center Minneapolis, MN, USA

Stephan L. Haas MD, PhD

Gastrocentrum Karolinska University Hospital Stockholm, Sweden

Aida Habtezion MD, MSc, FRCPC

Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Stanford University School of Medicine Stanford, CA, USA

Thilo Hackert MD

Attending Surgeon Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Walter Halangk PhD

Department of Experimental Surgery Otto von Guericke University Magdeburg, Germany

Bradley R. Hall MD

Departments of General Surgery and Biochemistry and Molecular Biology University of Nebraska Medical Center Omaha, NE, USA

Chris Halloran

NIHR Liverpool Pancreas Biomedical Research Unit Department of Molecular and Clinical Cancer Medicine Institute of Translational Medicine University of Liverpool; Royal Liverpool & Broadgreen University Hospitals NHS Trust Royal Liverpool University Hospital Liverpool, UK

Shin Hamada MD, PhD

Division of Gastroenterology Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine Sendai, Japan

xviii Contributors

Kazuo Hara MD Department of Gastroenterology Aichi Cancer Center Hospital Nagoya, Aichi, Japan

Jin He MD, PhD

Department of Surgery The Johns Hopkins Medical Institutions Baltimore, MD, USA

Max Heckler MD Department of Surgery University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg Germany

Bernhard J. Hering MD

Professor of Surgery and Medicine Eunice L. Dwan Chair in Diabetes Research McKnight Presidential Chair in Transplantation Science; Executive Director Schulze Diabetes Institute; Director, Islet Transplantation University of Minnesota Medical Center Minneapolis, MN, USA

Joseph M. Herman MD, MSc

Professor, Clinical Research Director Ad interim Division Head Division of Radiation Oncology The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center Houston, Texas, USA

Masayuki Hijioka MD, PhD

Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Science Graduate School of Medical Sciences Kyushu University Fukuoka, Japan

Susumu Hijioka MD

Department of Gastroenterology Aichi Cancer Center Hospital Nagoya, Aichi, Japan

Seiko Hirono MD

Second Department of Surgery Wakayama Medical University School of Medicine Wakayama, Japan

Morihisa Hirota MD

Division of Gastroenterology Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine Sendai, Japan *Melissa E. Hogg MD, MS* Assistant Professor of Surgery Department of Surgery University of Pittsburgh Medical Center Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Sebastian Holländer MD

Department for General, Visceral, Transplant and Pediatric Surgery University of the Saarland Homburg/Saar, Germany

Ralph H. Hruban MD

Baxley Professor and Director Departments of Oncology and Pathology The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Sohail Z. Husain MD

Department of Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine; McGowan Institute for Regenerative Medicine University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Norbert Hüser MD

Technical University of Munich School of Medicine Klinikum rechts der Isar Department of Surgery Munich, Germany

Calogero Iacono MD

Department of Surgery Unit of Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery University of Verona School of Medicine Verona, Italy

Julio Iglesias-García MD, PhD

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Health Research Institute of Santiago de Compostela (IDIS) Spain

Tsukasa Ikeura

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Kansai Medical University Osaka, Japan

Hiroyuki Isayama MD, PhD

Department of Gastroenterology Graduate School of Medicine University of Tokyo Tokyo, Japan Rainer Isenmann MD Professor, Department of Surgery St.-Anna-Virngrund-Klinik Ellwangen, Germany

Tetsuhide Ito MD, PhD

Chief of Neuroendocrine Tumor Centre Fukuoka Sanno Hospital Fukuoka; Professor International University of Health and Welfare Fukuoka, Japan

Takao Itoi MD, PhD, FASGE, FACG

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Tokyo Medical University Tokyo, Japan

Jakob R. Izbicki MD

Professor and Chairman Department of General, Visceral and Thoracic Surgery University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf Hamburg, Germany

Elizabeth M. Jaffee MD

The Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Center; Department of Oncology The Skip Viragh Center for Pancreatic Cancer Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Robert P. Jones BSc, MBChB, PhD, MRCS

Honorary Lecturer in Surgery Department of Molecular and Clinical Oncology University of Liverpool Liverpool, UK

Jörg Kaiser MD

Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Gregory Kaltsas MD, FRCP

Professor Pathophysiology – Endocrinology Department of Pathophysiology National University of Athens Athens, Greece

Terumi Kamisawa MD, PhD

Department of Internal Medicine Tokyo Metropolitan Komagome Hospital Tokyo, Japan

Atsushi Kanno MD

Division of Gastroenterology Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine Sendai, Japan

Atsuko Kasajima MD, PhD

Department of Pathology Graduate School of Medicine Tohoku University Sendai, Japan

Dixon B. Kaufman MD, PhD, FACS

Ray D. Owen Professor of Surgery Chairman Division of Transplantation University of Wisconsin Department of Surgery Madison, WI, USA

Shigeyuki Kawa MD, PhD

Department of Internal Medicine Matsumoto Dental University Shiojiri, Japan

Ken Kawabe MD, PhD

Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Sciences Graduate School of Medical Sciences Kyushu University Fukuoka, Japan

Tobias Keck MD, MBA, FACS

Chairman of the Department of Surgery University of Schleswig-Holstein Campus Lübeck Lübeck, Germany

Hideyo Kimura MD, PhD

Department of Surgery and Oncology Graduate School of Medical Sciences Kyushu University Fukuoka, Japan

Wataru Kimura MD, PhD

Professor and Chairman First Department of Surgery Faculty of Medicine Yamagata University Yamagata, Japan

Alison P. Klein PhD, MHS

Professor, Departments of Oncology and Epidemiology Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Center Johns Hopkins School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

xx Contributors

Günter Klöppel MD Professor Emeritus of Pathology Department of Pathology Consultation Center for Pancreatic and Endocrine Tumors Technical University Munich Munich, Germany

Kazuhiko Koike MD, PhD

Department of Gastroenterology Graduate School of Medicine University of Tokyo Tokyo, Japan

Masaru Koizumi MD, PhD

Assistant Professor Department of Surgery Jichi Medical University School of Medicine Tochigi, Japan

Jennifer LaFemina MD, FACS Assistant Professor of Surgery

Division of Surgical Oncology Department of Surgery Program Director General Surgery Residency Program University of Massachusetts Memorial Medical Center Worcester, MA, USA

Felix Lämmerhirt MD

Department of Medicine A University Medicine Greifswald Greifswald, Germany

Kok-Onn Lee MD, FRCP

Professor of Endocrinology Department of Medicine National University of Singapore Singapore

Linkaku Lee MD, PhD Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Science Graduate School of Medical Sciences Kyushu University Fukuoka, Japan

Alan K. Lefor MD, MPH, PhD Professor, Department of Surgery Jichi Medical University

School of Medicine

Tochigi, Japan

Anne Marie Lennon MD, PhD

Associate Professor of Medicine and Surgery Benjamin Baker Scholar; Director of the Multidisciplinary Pancreatic Cyst Clinic Johns Hopkins Hospital Baltimore, MD, USA

Markus M. Lerch MD, FRCP

Department of Medicine A University Medicine Greifswald Greifswald, Germany

Brian Lewis PhD

Associate Professor Department of Molecular, Cell and Cancer Biology University of Massachusetts Medical School Worcester, MA, USA

Keith D. Lillemoe MD

W. Gerald Austen Professor of Surgery Harvard Medical School Surgeon-in-Chief and Chief of the Department of Surgery Massachusetts General Hospital Harvard Medical School Boston, MA, USA

J.-Matthias Löhr MD, PhD

Professor of Gastroenterology & Hepatology Karolinska Institutet Stockholm, Sweden

Daniel S. Longnecker MD

Professor, Active Emeritus Department of Pathology Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth Hanover, NH, USA

Mark E. Lowe MD, PhD

Department of Pediatrics Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition Washington University School of Medicine St. Louis, MO, USA

Albert B. Lowenfels MD

Emeritus Professor of Surgery, and Professor of Family Medicine New York Medical College Valhalla, NY, USA

Masatoshi Mabuchi MD, PhD

Assistant Professor Department of Gastroenterology Teikyo University Mizonokuchi Hospital Kawasaki, Japan Andreas Machens MD, PhD Associate Professor, Department of Visceral, Vascular and Endocrine Surgery Medical Faculty Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg Halle (Saale), Germany

Deepa Magge MD

Department of Surgery University of Pittsburgh Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Hiroyuki Maguchi MD Director, Center for Gastroenterology Teine-Keijinkai Hospital Sapporo, Japan

Pia Maier

Gastrocentrum Karolinska University Hospital Stockholm, Sweden

Patrick Maisonneuve MD

Director, Unit of Clinical Epidemiology European Institute of Oncology Milan, Italy

Anirban Maitra MBBS

Professor of Pathology, Division of Pathology The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center Houston, TX; Sheikh Ahmed Pancreatic Cancer Research Center The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center Houston, TX, USA

Shounak Majumder MD

Assistant Professor of Medicine Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Mayo Clinic College of Medicine Rochester, MN, USA

Giuseppe Malleo MD, PhD

Pancreas Institute, G.B. Rossi Hospital University of Verona Hospital Trust Verona, Italy

Junhao Mao PhD

Associate Professor Department of Molecular, Cell and Cancer Biology University of Massachusetts Medical School Worcester, MA, USA

Giovanni Marchegiani MD

Pancreas Institute, G.B. Rossi Hospital University of Verona Hospital Trust Verona, Italy Atsushi Masamune MD, PhD Division of Gastroenterology Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine Sendai, Japan

Julia Mayerle MD

Department of Medicine II University Hospital Munich Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich Germany

Christoph W. Michalski MD

Attending Surgeon, Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Masaru Miyazaki MD

Emeritus Professor of Surgery Graduate School of Medicine Chiba University Chiba, Japan

Nobumasa Mizuno MD, PhD

Department of Gastroenterology Aichi Cancer Center Hospital Nagoya, Aichi, Japan

Evelina Mocci

Departments of Oncology and Epidemiology Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Center Johns Hopkins School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Eyas Mohamed MBChB, MRCS

Research Fellow Department of Molecular and Clinical Oncology University of Liverpool Liverpool, UK

Véronique D. Morinville MD

Associate Professor of Pediatrics McGill University; Division of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition Montreal Children's Hospital Montreal, QC, Canada

Fuyuhiko Motoi MD

Department of Surgery Tohoku University School of Medicine Sendai, Japan

xxii Contributors

Shmuel Muallem PhD

Chief, Epithelial Signaling and Transport Section Molecular Physiology and Therapeutics Branch National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research National Institutes of Health Bethesda, MD, USA

Saurabh Mukewar MD

Instructor of Medicine Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Mayo Clinic College of Medicine Rochester, MN, USA

J.J. Mukherjee MD, FRCP

Senior Consultant Division of Endocrinology Department of Medicine Apollo Gleneagles Hospital Kolkata, India

Adrian G. Murphy MB, BCH, BAO, PhD

The Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Center; Department of Oncology The Skip Viragh Center for Pancreatic Cancer Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Masato Nagino MD, PhD

Department of Surgery Division of Surgical Oncology Nagoya University Graduate School of Medicine Nagoya, Japan

Akimasa Nakao MD, PhD, FACS

Professor Emeritus Nagoya University; President Nagoya Central Hospital Nagoya, Japan

Masafumi Nakamura MD, PhD, FACS

Emeritus Professor of Surgery Graduate School of Medical Sciences Kyushu University Fukuoka, Japan

Amol K. Narang MD

Department of Radiation Oncology & Molecular Radiation Sciences Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

John P. Neoptolemos MB, BChir, MD, FRCS

Professor of Surgery Department of Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Avinoam Nevler MD

Department of Surgery Jefferson Pancreas, Biliary and Related Cancer Center Thomas Jefferson University Philadelphia, PA, USA

Michaël Noë MD

Department of Pathology University Medical Center Utrecht Utrecht, The Netherlands

Johan Offerhaus MD, PhD, MPH

Department of Pathology University Medical Center Utrecht Utrecht The Netherlands

Masayuki Ohtsuka MD

Department of General Surgery Graduate School of Medicine Chiba University Chiba, Japan

Takao Ohtsuka MD, PhD

Associate Professor Department of Surgery and Oncology Graduate School of Medical Sciences Kyushu University Fukuoka, Japan

Kazuichi Okazaki MD, PhD

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Kansai Medical University Osaka, Japan

Stephen J. O'Keefe MD, MSC, FRCP

Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition University of Pittsburgh Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Nozomi Okuno

Department of Gastroenterology Aichi Cancer Center Hospital Nagoya, Aichi, Japan

Chee Y. Ooi MBBS, PhD

School of Women's and Children's Health Medicine, University of New South Wales and Sydney Children's Hospital Randwick Sydney, Australia

Chung Owyang MD

Division of Gastroenterology Department of Internal Medicine University of Michigan Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Daniel H. Palmer BSc(Hons), MBChB, PhD, FRCP

Professor of Medical Oncology and Honorary Consultant Department of Medical Oncology Clatterbridge Cancer Centre Bebington, Wirral; Department of Molecular and Clinical Cancer Medicine University of Liverpool Liverpool, UK

Georgios I. Papachristou MD, PhD

Associate Professor of Medicine University of Pittsburgh Medical Center Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Nickolas Papadopoulos PhD

Professor, Departments of Oncology and Pathology The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Thomas Pausch MD

Department of Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Ole H. Petersen CBE, FRS

MRC Professor, Cardiff School of Biosciences Cardiff University Cardiff, UK

Max S. Petrov MD, MPH, PhD

Department of Surgery University of Auckland Auckland, New Zealand

Anthony R.J. Phillips BSc, MBChB, PhD

Director, Applied Surgery and Metabolism Laboratory School of Biological Sciences and Department of Surgery University of Auckland Auckland, New Zealand

Romano C. Pirola MD, FRACP

Honorary Professor Pancreatic Research Group South Western Sydney Clinical School Faculty of Medicine University of New South Wales Sydney; Ingham Institute for Applied Medical Research Liverpool Hospital, Liverpool, NSW, Australia

Martha Bishop Pitman MD

Director of Cytopathology Department of Pathology Massachusetts General Hospital; Professor of Pathology Harvard Medical School Boston, MA, USA

Meredith E. Pittman MD

Department of Pathology Weill Cornell Medical College New York, NY, USA

Henry A. Pitt MD

Chief Quality Officer Temple University Health System; Associate Vice Dean for Clinical Affairs Lewis Katz School of Medicine at Temple University Philadelphia, PA, USA

Stephanie Plagemann

Department of General, Visceral and Thoracic Surgery University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf Hamburg, Germany

Bertram Poch MD

Center of Oncologic, Endocrine and Minimal Invasive Surgery Donau-Klinikum Neu-Ulm, Germany

Siva P. Raman MD

Department of Radiology Johns Hopkins University Baltimore, MD, USA

Michael G.T. Raraty MBBS, PHD, FRCS

Royal Liverpool & Broadgreen University Hospitals NHS Trust Royal Liverpool University Hospital Liverpool, UK

Bettina M. Rau MD

Professor of Surgery, Head of Department Department of General, Visceral and Thoracic Surgery Municipal Hospital of Neumarkt Neumarkt, Germany

xxiv Contributors

Isabel Rauscher MD Technical University of Munich School of Medicine, Klinikum rechts der Isar Department of Nuclear Medicine Munich, Germany

Michelle D. Reid MD

Associate Professor Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Anja Rinke MD

Department of Internal Medicine Division of Gastroenterology and Endocrinology Philipps University Marburg, Germany

Eduardo Rodrigues-Pinto MD

Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology University of North Carolina Chapel Hill, NC, USA; Gastroenterology Department Centro Hospitalar São João Porto, Portugal

Lauren M. Rosati BS

Department of Radiation Oncology & Molecular Radiation Sciences Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Klaus Sahora MD

Department of Surgery Massachusetts General Hospital Harvard Medical School Boston, MA, USA

Jami L. Saloman PhD

Research Associate Department of Neurobiology University of Pittsburg, School of Medicine Pittsburg, PA, USA

Ashok K. Saluja PhD

Professor and Vice-Chair of Research Department of Surgery Director, Sylvester Pancreatic Cancer Research Institute University of Miami, Miller School of Medicine Miami, FL, USA

Maria Dolors Sans MD

Department of Molecular and Integrative Physiology University of Michigan Medical School Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Hironobu Sasano MD, PhD

Department of Pathology, Graduate School of Medicine Tohoku University Sendai, Japan

Naohiro Sata MD, PhD

Director, Jichi Medical University Hospital; Chairman Division of Gastroenterological and General Surgery; Professor, Department of Surgery Jichi Medical University, School of Medicine Tochigi, Japan

Rebecca Saunders

NIHR Liverpool Pancreas Biomedical Research Unit Department of Molecular and Clinical Cancer Medicine Institute of Translational Medicine University of Liverpool Liverpool, UK

Jörg Schirra MD

Department of Medicine II University Hospital Munich Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich Germany

Christopher R. Schlieve MD

Department of Surgery Children's Hospital Los Angeles Los Angeles, CA, USA

C. Max Schmidt MD, PhD, MBA, FACS

Vice Chairman of Surgery Academic Affairs; Professor Surgery, Biochemistry & Molecular Biology Indiana University School of Medicine; Director, IU Health Pancreatic Cyst and Cancer Early Detection Center Indianapolis, IN, USA

Lutz Schneider MD

Associate Professor of Surgery Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Richard D. Schulick MD MBA FACS

The Aragón/Gonzalez-Gíustí Chair Professor & Chair of Surgery, Department of Surgery Division of GI, Tumor, and Endocrine Surgery University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus Aurora, CO, USA

Andrea Sheel

NIHR Liverpool Pancreas Biomedical Research Unit Department of Molecular and Clinical Cancer Medicine Institute of Translational Medicine University of Liverpool Liverpool, UK

Celeste Shelton MS, CGC

Genetic Counselor Departments of Medicine, Division of Gastroenterology Hepatology and Nutrition, and Human Genetics University of Pittsburgh Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Kyoko Shimizu MD

Departments of Internal Medicine and Gastroenterology Tokyo Women's Medical University School of Medicine Tokyo, Japan

Tooru Shimosegawa MD, PhD

Professor, Division of Gastroenterology Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine Sendai, Japan

Keiko Shiratori MD (Retired)

Formerly: Departments of Internal Medicine and Gastroenterology Tokyo Women's Medical University School of Medicine Tokyo, Japan

Shailesh V. Shrikhande MBBS, MS, MD

Professor and Head Gastrointestinal and Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgical Oncology Tata Memorial Centre Mumbai, India

Peter Simon MD

Department of Medicine A University Medicine Griefswald Greifswald, Germany

Hans W. Sollinger MD, PhD, FACS

Folkert O. Belzer Professor of Surgery Division of Transplantation University of Wisconsin Department of Surgery Madison, WI, USA

Anna-Katharina Stadler

Resident Surgeon Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery Heidelberg University Hospital Heidelberg, Germany

Oliver Strobel MD

Associate Professor of Surgery Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Makoto Takaoka MD

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Kansai Medical University Osaka, Japan

Kyoichi Takaori MD, PhD, FACS, FMAS(H)

Professor, Division of Hepatobiliary-Pancreatic Surgery and Transplantation Department of Surgery Kyoto University Hospital Kyoto, Japan

Vernissia Tam MD

Resident in General Surgery Department of General Surgery University of Pittsburgh Medical Center Pittsburgh, PA, USA

May C. Tee MD, MPH

Clinical Fellow, Section of Hepatobiliary, Pancreatic, and Transplant Surgery University of British Columbia Department of Surgery Vancouver General Hospital Vancouver, BC, Canada

Phuong Nguyen Thanh MD

Senior Consultant Department of General, Visceral and Oncological Surgery Klinikum St. Georg Leipzig, Germany

Elizabeth D. Thompson MD, PhD

Assistant Professor of Pathology Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Christin Tjaden MD

Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

James Toouli MBBS, PhD, FRACS

Professor of Surgery Department of General and Digestive Surgery Flinders University Adelaide, Australia

```
xxvi Contributors
```

Yoshihisa Tsuji MD, PhD Associate Professor Department of Clinical Education Shiga University of Medical Science Otsu, Shiga, Japan

Aliye Uc MD

Stead Family Department of Pediatrics Division of Pediatric Gastroenterology University of Iowa Children's Hospital Iowa City, IA, USA

Kazushige Uchida

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology Kansai Medical University Osaka, Japan

Keijiro Ueda MD, PhD

Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Science Graduate School of Medical Sciences Kyushu University Fukuoka, Japan

Shinji Uemoto MD, PhD

Division of Hepatobiliary-Pancreatic Surgery and Transplantation, Department of Surgery Kyoto University Hospital Kyoto, Japan

Waldemar Uhl MD

Department of General and Visceral Surgery St. Josef-Hospital Bochum Ruhr-University Germany

Alexis Ulrich MD

Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery University of Heidelberg Heidelberg, Germany

Michiaki Unno MD, PhD

Department of Surgery Tohoku University School of Medicine Sendai, Japan

Laura Vachel PhD

Epithelial Signaling and Transport Section Molecular Physiology and Therapeutics Branch National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research National Institutes of Health Bethesda, MD, USA

Gauri Varadhachary MD

Professor of Medicine Department of GI Medical Oncology The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center Houston, TX, USA

Yogesh Kumar Vashist MD

Department of General, Visceral and Thoracic Surgery University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf Hamburg, Germany

Andrew L. Warshaw MD, FACS, FRCSEd(Hon)

W. Gerald Austen Distinguished Professor of Surgery Harvard Medical School Senior Consultant, International and Regional Clinical Relations, Massachusetts General Hospital Boston, MA, USA

George Webster BSc, MD, FRCP

Department of Hepatopancreatobiliary Medicine University College Hospital London, UK

Frank Ulrich Weiss PhD

Department of Medicine A University Medicine Greifswald Greifswald, Germany

Jürgen Weitz MD

Professor and Chairman Department of Surgery Dresden University Hospital Dresden, Germany

Ulrich F. Wellner MD

Surgeon, Department of Surgery University of Schleswig-Holstein Campus Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany

Giles F. Whalen MD

Division of Surgical Oncology, Department of Surgery University of Massachusetts Memorial Medical Center Worcester, MA, USA

David C. Whitcomb MD, PhD

Giant Eagle Foundation Professor of Cancer Genetics; Professor of Medicine Cell Biology & Molecular Physiology and Human Genetics Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition; Director, UPMC Precision Medicine Service University of Pittsburgh/UPMC Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Indy Wilkinson MD

Fellow in Pain Medicine Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

John A. Williams MD, PhD

Professor and Chair Department of Molecular and Integrative Physiology University of Michigan Medical School Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Jeremy S. Wilson MD

Professor of Medicine and Clinical Associate Dean Pancreatic Research Group, South Western Sydney Clinical School Faculty of Medicine University of New South Wales Sydney; Ingham Institute for Applied Medical Research, Liverpool Hospital, Liverpool, NSW, Australia

John A. Windsor BSc, MBChB, MD, FRACS, FACS, FRSNZ

Professor of Surgery Department of Surgery University of Auckland Auckland, New Zealand

Jordan M. Winter MD

Department of Surgery, Jefferson Pancreas, Biliary and Related Cancer Center Thomas Jefferson University Philadelphia, PA, USA

Mathias Wittau MD

Department General and Abdominal Surgery University of Ulm Ulm, Germany

Uwe A. Wittel MD

Department of General and Visceral Surgery University Medical Center Freiburg Freiburg, Germany

Robert A. Wolff MD

Professor of Medicine Department of GI Medical Oncology The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center Houston, TX, USA

Christopher L. Wolfgang MD, PhD Professor of Surgery, Pathology, and Oncology Department of Surgery Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Laura D. Wood MD, PhD

Assistant Professor of Pathology & Oncology The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Dhiraj Yadav MD, MPH

Division of Gastroenterology & Hepatology Department of Medicine University of Pittsburgh Medical Center Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Natsuyo Yamamoto MD, PhD

Department of Gastroenterology Graduate School of Medicine University of Tokyo Tokyo, Japan

Kenji Yamao

Department of Gastroenterology Aichi Cancer Center Hospital Nagoya, Aichi, Japan

Hiroki Yamaue MD

Second Department of Surgery Wakayama Medical University School of Medicine, Wakayama, Japan

Ichiro Yasuda MD, PhD

Professor, Department of Gastroenterology Teikyo University Mizonokuchi Hospital, Kawasaki, Japan

Charles J. Yeo MD

Department of Surgery Jefferson Pancreas, Biliary and Related Cancer Center Thomas Jefferson University Philadelphia, PA, USA

Yang Yinmo MD

Department of Surgery Peking University First Hospital P.R. of China

Yukihiro Yokoyama MD, PhD

Department of Surgery Division of Surgical Oncology Nagoya University Graduate School of Medicine Nagoya, Japan

xxviii Contributors

Yue Xue MD, PhD

Assistant Professor Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA

Giuseppe Zamboni MD

Professor, Department of Pathology University of Verona Ospedale S. Cuore-Don Calabria Negrar, Verona, Italy

Zachary Zator MD

Fellow in Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition University of Pittsburgh Medical Center Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Herbert J. Zeh III MD

Chief, Division of Gastrointestinal Surgical Oncology Professor and Watson Family Chair in Surgery Co-Director UPMC Pancreatic Cancer Center Co-Director Gastrointestinal Oncology Program Department of Surgery University of Pittsburgh Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Yoh Zen MD, PhD, FRCPath

Professor, Department of Diagnostic Pathology Kobe University Kobe, Japan

Mei Zeng MD, PhD

Epithelial Signaling and Transport Section Molecular Physiology and Therapeutics Branch National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research National Institutes of Health Bethesda, MD, USA

Martin Zenker MD

Institute of Human Genetics, University Hospital Magdeburg, Germany

Lei Zheng MD, PhD

The Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Center; Department of Oncology The Skip Viragh Center for Pancreatic Cancer Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine Baltimore, MD, USA

Amer Zureikat MD

Assistant Professor in Surgery Division of Surgical Oncology University of Pittsburgh Medical Center Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Preface

The pancreas has long been an underappreciated organ. Although Aristotle first acknowledged the pancreas in Historia animalium, written between 347 and 335 BCE, Galen insisted that the only function of the pancreas was to pad the abdominal vessels, and so the organ was ignored. It took more than a thousand years for Wirsung to describe, in 1642, the ductal morphology of the gland, as well as the communications of the pancreatic duct with the lumen of the small intestine. Today, we recognize the critical importance of the gland, and understanding the pancreas, its normal and abnormal functions and its morphological pathology has become an international focus of established scientists. The understanding of functions and dysfunctions of the exocrine and endocrine pancreas is derived from molecular biological data on the actions of compounds in subcellular compartments and intracellular transcription pathways. In clinical medicine, new and improved technical devices enable the gastroenterologist and the gastrointestinal surgeon to identify lesions by high-resolution imaging techniques, imaging of metabolic processes, and intrapancreatic ductal investigations. In the last 20 years, the spectrum of diseases of the pancreas has been extended by recognition of new and increasingly identified common disorders of the pancreas such as cystic neoplasms and autoimmune pancreatitis. In pancreatology only ductal pancreatic cancer remains largely an uncontrollable mystery disease.

Medical science is not uniform around the world. However, the impact of information technology, international data exchange, and global communication networks have resulted in a broad, increased level in the understanding and practice of pancreatology. The synergistic interaction of basic scientists, pathologists, gastroenterologists, and gastrointestinal tract surgeons in the field of investigative and clinical pancreatology has led to better understanding of pancreatic diseases through combining the knowledge of each to achieve the best management. Decision making is increasingly based on the evidence of data from clinical trials on treatment. New technical devices—endoscopic visualization of cellular abnormalities, laparoscopic minimal invasive surgical approaches, and robotic surgery—have led to the establishment of a local, parenchyma-sparing surgical approach for neoplastic and inflammatory pancreatic diseases. Although care of patients cannot be made a global affair, this book brings the most recent knowledge on the pancreas from international experts to readers everywhere.

The goal of this third edition of *The Pancreas: An integrated textbook of basic science, medicine, and surgery* is to provide the clinician with the most current databased synthesis of understanding of pancreatic diseases, functional assessment, diagnostic and technical devices, and treatment options. All chapters are written by leading international experts on the topic. A major part of this edition has been contributed by international basic scientists, who provide an understanding of the molecular basis of pancreatic functions and diseases. The editors acknowledge and are deeply indebted to all authors who have contributed to this edition. Their diligent efforts have provided state-of-the-art knowledge, particularly in regard to clinical decision making based on evidence.

Hans G. Beger, Ulm Andrew L. Warshaw, Boston Ralph H. Hruban, Baltimore Markus W. Büchler, Heidelberg Markus M. Lerch, Greifswald John P. Neoptolemos, Heidelberg Tooru Shimosegawa, Sendai David C. Whitcomb, Pittsburgh

Abbreviations

APC	antigen-presenting cells
APFC	acute pancreatic fluid collection
ARDS	acute respiratory distress syndrome
ARF	acute renal failure
Arg	arginine
ARP	acute recurrent pancreatitis
ARTN	artemin
ARX	aristaless-related homeobox
ASA	acetylsalicylic acid
ASCO	American Society of Clinical Oncology
AST	aspartate transaminase
	aspartate transammase
ATMDS	alpha-thalassemia myelodysplastic syndrome
	adenosine triphosphate
ATDY	alpha thalassamia/montal retardation X linked
AIRA	appla-thatassenna/mental relationation A-miked
RADTA AM	area under the receiver operating characteristic curve 1.2 bis(a aminophonorgi) athang NNN'/N' totrappotic acid
	hrenchod choin amino acid
DCAA DD IDMNI	branched-chain annio acid
DD-IPMIN	balla en enteressente
DE	0 hadroon enteroscopy
	p-nydroxydulyrale
BIIIN	billary intraepitnellai neopiasia
BMI	body mass index
BMP	bone morphogenic protein
BRCAI	breast cancer I gene
BKCA2	breast cancer 2 gene
BKPC	borderline resectable pancreatic cancer
BK-PDAC	borderline resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma
BSA	body surface area
BSG	British Society of Gastroenterology
BUN	blood urea nitrogen
BWS	Beckwith–Wiedemann syndrome
CA 19-9	carbohydrate antigen 19-9
CA	carbonic anhydrase
CA	celiac axis
cADPR	cyclic ADP-ribose
CAP	College of American Pathologists
CAPS	Cancer of the Pancreas Screening programs
CARS	compensatory anti-inflammatory response syndrome
CAS	celiac artery stenosis
CASR	calcium-sensing receptor
CBCT	cone beam computed tomography
CBD	common bile duct
CBER	Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research
CBP	CREB-binding protein
CCK	cholecystokinin
CDX	caudal-related homeobox transcription factor
CEA	carcinoembryonic antigen
CE-CT	contrast-enhanced computed tomography
CEL	carboxyl ester lipase
CF	cystic fibrosis
CFRD	cystic fibrosis-related diabetes mellitus
CFTR	cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductor regulator
CG	celiac ganglion
CGRP	calcitonin gene-related peptide
ChA	chromogranin A

CHI	congenital hyperinsulinism
Chr	chromosome
CI	confidence interval
CIT	Clinical Islet Transplantation
CITR	Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry
CLDN2	claudin 2 gene
CNI	calcineurin inhibitor
CNS	central nervous system
CONKO	Charité Onkologie
COX-2	cyclooxygenase 2
CP CP	chronic pancreatitis
CDA 1	carboxymontidase A1
CPR	callocypeptidase Al
CPD	cellac plexus block
CPN	centac piexus neuroiysis
CPNI	cystic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor C_{1}^{2+}
CRAC	Ca release activated Ca
CREB	CAMP response element binding
CRF	corticotropin-releasing factor
CRH	corticotropin-releasing hormone
CRP	C-reactive protein
CRT	chemoradiation therapy
CSF-1	colony-stimulating factor 1
CSF-1/R	colony stimulating factor-1/receptor
СТ	computed tomography
CTC	circulating tumor cells
ctDNA	circulating tumor DNA
CTGF	connective tissue growth factor
CTL	cytotoxic T-lymphocytes
CTLA-4	cytotoxic T-lymphocyte associated protein-4
CTRC	chymotrypsin C or chymotrypsinogen C
CTSB	cathepsin B
CTSI	CT severity index
Су	cyclophosphamide
CYP2E1	cytochrome P450 2E1
DAMP	damage-associated molecular pattern molecule
DAXX	death domain-associated protein
DBC	determinant-based classification
DBDC	distal common bile duct carcinoma
DBE	double-balloon enteroscopy
DBTC	dibutyltin chloride
DCD	deceased cardiac death donor
DEN	direct endoscopic necrosectomy
DGF	delaved gastric emptying
DKA	diabetic ketoacidosis
DM	diabetes mellitus
DMV	dorsal motor nucleus
	dooxyribonucloic acid
DOBA	dibudroumbonucleic acid
DOFA	1 4 7 10 totroare gualed e decene 1 4 7 10 totroacetic acid
DOTA NOC	DOTA Mal astrostida
DOTA TATE	DOTA Tur astroatata
DOTA-TALE	DOTA-Tyr-octreolate
DOTA-TOC	JUTA-Tyr-octreotide
	distal pancreatectomy
2010	disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome
DPP-4	dipeptidyl-peptidase-4
DPPHR	duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection

		Abbreviations xxxiii
		I
DPPHR-P	duodenum-preserving partial head resection	
DPPHR-S	duodenum-preserving total head resection plus segment resection of duodenum and CBD	
DPPHR-T	duodenum-preserving total head resection but conserving duodenum and CBD	
DRG	dorsal root ganglion	
DSS	disease-specific survival	
DTPA	diethylenetriaminepentaacetic acid	
DWI	diffusion-weighted imaging MRI	
DXA	dual X-ray absorptiometry	
E8.5	embryonic day 8.5	
EBL	estimated blood loss	
EBRI	external beam radiation	
ECG	electrocardiogram	
ECM	extracellular matrix	
ED	emergency department	
EGF	epithermal growth factor	
elF2α	eukaryotic initiation factor 2 alpha	
elF4F	eukaryotic initiation factor 4F	
elF4G	eukaryotic initiation factor 4G	
ELISA	enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay	
	epitheliai mesenchymai transition	
ENEIS	European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society	
EOKIC	European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer	
	exocrime pancreauc insulficiency	
EPO	eryunropoleun	
EK	endoplasmic reticulum	
ERCP	endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography imaging	
	extracentiar regulated killase	
EKP	endoscopic retrograde pancreatography andoscopic aphinetoretory	
LS	European Society of Directive Oncology	
ESDO	European Society of Costrointectinal Endescopy	
ESMO	European Society of Gastronitestinal Endoscopy	
ESPAC	European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer	
FSR	erythrocyte sedimentation rate	
FSRD	end-stage renal disease	
FSW/I	extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy	
FUROPAC	Furonean Registry of Hereditary Pancreatitis and Familial Pancreatic Cancer	
EUS	endoscopic ultrasound	
EUS-AG	EUS-guided antegrade stenting	
EUS-BD	endoscopic ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage	
EUS-CDS	EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy	
EUS-CGN	EUS-guided celiac ganglia neurolysis	
EUS-CPN	endoscopic ultrasound celiac plexus neurolysis	
EUS-FNA	endoscopic ultrasound guided fine-needle aspiration	
EUS-HGS	EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy	
EUS-RV	EUS-rendezvous technique	
FAEE	fatty acid ethyl ester	
FAP	familial adenomatous polyposis	
FCeR	high-affinity IgE or Fc epsilon receptor	
FCPD	fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes	
fcSEMS	fully covered self-expandable metal stents	
FDA	Food and Drug Administration (USA)	
FDG-PET	[¹⁸ F]fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography	
FDP	[¹⁸ F]fluorodipalmitin	
FE-1	fecal elastase-1	
FFA	free fatty acid	

IAK IAP

FGF	fibroblast growth factor
FIBS	fibroinflammatory biliary stricture
FNA	fine-needle aspiration
FNB	fine-needle biopsy
FOLFIRINOX	5-fluorouracil [5-FU], oxaliplatin, irinotecan, and leucovorin
FPC	familial pancreatic cancer
Ga	gallium citrate
GAP-43	growth-associated protein-43
G-CSF	granulocyte colony-stimulating factor
GDA	gastroduodenal artery
GEL	granulocytic epithelial lesion
GEP-NET	gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumor
GFAP	glial fibrillary acidic protein
GFR	glomerular filtration rate
GH	growth hormone
GHRH	growth hormone-releasing hormone
GI	gastrointestinal
GIP	gastric inhibitory peptide
GIP	glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide
GITSG	Gastrointestinal Tumor Study Group
GJ	gastrojejunostomy
GLP-1	glucagon-like peptide 1
Gly	glycine
GM-CSF	granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor
GNAS	guanine nucleotide binding protein alpha stimulating
GNPNA	<i>N</i> -glutaryl-L-phenylalanine- <i>p</i> -nitroanilide
GRAGIL	Group de Recherche Rhin, Rhône-Alpes et Genève pour la Transplantation d'Ilots de Langerhans
GRF	growth hormone-releasing factor
GTX	gemcitabine, docetaxel, and capecitabine
GWAS	genome-wide association studies
H2R	histamine 2 receptor
H&E	hematoxylin and eosin (histologic stain)
HbA_{1c}	hemoglobin A _{1c}
HB-EGF	heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor

H2K	histamine 2 receptor
H&E	hematoxylin and eosin (histologic stain)
HbA _{1c}	hemoglobin A _{1c}
HB-EGF	heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor
HBV	hepatitis B virus
hCG	human chorionic gonadotropin
hENT1	human equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1
HES1	hairy and enhancer of split 1
HGD	high-grade dysplasia
HGF	hepatocyte growth factor
HIF	hypoxia-induced factor
HIV	human immunodeficiency virus
HJ	hepaticojejunostomy
HLA	human leukocyte antigen
HMG-CoA	3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A
HNF	hepatocyte nuclear factor
HNPCC	hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome
HPF	high power field
HR	hazard ratio
HTG	hypertriglyceridemia
HTK	histidine-tryptophan-ketoglutarate
HTP	hydroxytrytophan
HUS	hemolytic uremic syndrome
IAH	impaired awareness of hypoglycemia

islet after kidney International Association of Pancreatology

IAPN	intra-ampullary papillary tubular neoplasm
IBD	inflammatory bowel disease
IC	immune complex
IC	invasive carcinoma
ICDC	International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria for AIP
ICGC	International Cancer Genome Consortium
ICU	intensive care unit
IDCP	idionathic duct-centric pancreatitis
IDON	insulin-dependent disbetes mellitus
IDDS	intrathecal drug delivery systems
IFO	islat aquivalent
ILQ IEN w	interform v
ΙΓΙΝ-γ Ισ	immunoglobulin
lg IzE	immunoglobulin immunoglobulin E
IGE	initiality and the store
IGF	insulin-like growth factor
IGF-I	insuin-like growth factor 1
IgG	Immunoglobulin G
IgG4-MOLPS	IgG4-related multiorgan lymphoproliferative syndrome
IgG4-RD	lgG4-related disease
IL IL	interleukin
IL-10	interleukin 10
IL-1β	interleukin 1β
IL-6	interleukin 6
IL-8	interleukin 8
IMRT	intensity modulated radiation therapy
iNOS	inducible nitric oxide synthase
IOPN	intraductal oncocytic papillary neoplasm
IORT	intraoperative radiation therapy
IOU	intraoperative ultrasound
IP ₃	inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate
IPHM	inflammatory pancreatic head mass
IPMN	intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm
IPTR	International Pancreas Transplant Registry
IQR	interquartile range
IR	insulin receptor
IRE	irreversible electroporation
IRG	immunoreactive gastrin
IRI	immunoreactive insulin
ISGPF	International Study Group on Pancreatic Fistula
ISGPS	International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery
IT	intrathecal
ITA	intraductal tubular adenoma
ITA	islet transplant alone
ITC	intraductal tubular carcinoma
ITPN	intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasm
ITU	intensive therapy unit
IVE	interventional endoscopy
IVR	interventional radiology
JASPAC	Japan Adjuvant Study Group of Pancreatic Cancer
JBS	Johanson-Blizzard syndrome
JPN CTSI	Japanese CTSI
KRAS	Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog
LA	locally advanced
LAMP	lysosomal-associated membrane protein-2
LAMS	lumen-apposing metal stent
LAPC	locally advanced pancreatic cancer
xxxvi Abbreviations

LAR	long-acting release
LDP	laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy
LEF1	lymphoid enhancer-binding factor 1
LH	luteinizing hormone
LIF	leukemia inhibitory factor
LKM	liver-kidney-microsomal
lncRNA	long noncoding RNA
LNR	lymph node ratio
LOH	loss of heterozygosity
LOS	length of stay
LOT	ligament of Treitz
LP	left pancreatectomy
LPI	lateral pancreaticoieiunostomy
LPL	lipoprotein lipase
LPLD	lipoprotein lipase deficiency
LPS	lipopolysaccharide
LPSP	lymphonlasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis
LR	lactated Ringer's
IR_IPI	local resection with lateral pancreaticolejunostomy
M3	muscarinic M3 recentors
MAEC	mixed acinar endocrine carcinoma
MAL	mixed actual endocrine carcinoma
MANEC	mixed adenonouroandocrino carcinoma
MANL	mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinoma
MADDN	minimal access retroperitoneal panerostic necrosectomy
MARTIN	maininal access retropentoneal pancreatic necrosectomy
MORN	musineus systic neoplasm
MCN MCD1	mucinous cysuc neopiasm
MCPI	
MC5	mean component score
MCI	medium-chain trigiycerides
MD	
MDC1	lice LCT is in the
MD-CISI	modified C1 severity index
MD-IPMN	main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm
MDSC	myeloid-derived suppressor cell
MENI	multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1
MGOO	malignant gastric outlet obstruction
MHC	major histocompatibility complex
MIP	maximum intensity projection imaging
miRNA	microribonucleic acid
MIS	minimally invasive surgery
MIST1 (BHLHA15)	basic helix–loop–helix family member A15
MLL	mixed-lineage leukemia
MMC	migrating motor complex
MMF	mycophenolate mofetil
MMP	matrix metalloproteinase
MOCA	multivariate organization of combinatorial alterations
MODS	multiple organ dysfunction syndrome
MODY	maturity-onset diabetes of the young
MPD	main pancreatic duct
MPN	mucin-producing neoplasms
MPTP	mitochondrial permeability transition pore
MRC	magnetic resonance cholangiography
MRCP	magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography
MRI	magnetic resonance imaging
MSI	microsatellite instability

MSKCC	Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center
mtDNA	mitochondrial DNA
mTORC1/2	mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1/complex 2
MUC	mucin protein
MX	mixed type
NAADP	nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NADC	nonampullary duodenum duodenal carcinoma
NADCP	nonalcoholic duct-destructive chronic pancreatitis
NADPH	nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate
NAFLD	nonalcoholic fatty liver disease
NAPS2	North American Pancreatitis Study 2
NC	noncontrast
NCCN	National Comprehensive Cancer Network
NCDB	National Cancer Database
NEC	neuroendocrine carcinoma
NEN	neuroendocrine neoplasm
NET	neuroendocrine tumor
NET	neutrophil extracellular trap
NEUROD	neuronal differentiation 1
NF	neurotrophic factors
NF1	neurofibromatosis type 1
NFAT	nuclear factor of activated T cells
ΝΓκΒ	nuclear factor kappa light-chain enhancer of activated B cells
ΝFκB	nuclear factor-kB
NG	nodose ganglion
NGF	nerve growth factor
NGN3	neurogenin 3
NGS	next generation sequencing
NIPHS	noninsulinoma pancreatogenous hypoglycemia syndrome
NK-1R	neurokinin 1 receptor
NKX2.2	NK homeobox 2
NO	nitric oxide
NOS	not otherwise specified
NPD	nasal potential difference
NR5A2	nuclear receptor subfamily 5 group A member 2
NSAID	nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug
NSE	neuron-specific enolase
NTR	neurotrophic factor receptors
NTS	nucleus tractus solitarius
	other organ involvement
OP/SL	open packing/staged laparotomy
OR	odds ratio
OS	overall survival
OTS	overian type stroma
D13	pancreas transplantation alone
	pituitary adopulato cyclaso activating poptido
DACC	Polyanalgosia Consongus Conference
DAE	platelet activating factor
	parereas transplantation after a kidney transplant
	patiereas transplantation after a kidney transplant
PANIP DonCA	Pancroatic Cancor Case, Control Concortium
r an C4 Don IN	rancieatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium
Faillin DonNEC	pancreatic nuraepitienal neopiasia
PanineC	pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma
FAIIINE I	pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor
rak-2	proteinase-activated receptor-2
ras	periodic acid–Schill

xxxviii Abbreviations

PPARγ

PAS-D	periodic acid–Schiff with diastase
PAX4	paired box 4
PBC	primary biliary cholangitis
PBD	preoperative biliary drainage
PBF	pancreatic blood flow
PBS	pencil beam scanning
PBT	proton beam therapy, proton therapy
PCA	pancreatic cancer
PCD	percutaneous catheter drainage
PCL	pancreatic cystic lesion
PCN	pancreatic cystic neoplasm
PCS	physical component score
PCT	procalcitonin
PD	pancreatoduodenectomy
PD-1	programmed death-1
PDAC	pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma
PDEC	poorly differentiated endocrine carcinoma
PDGF	platelet-derived growth factor
PDGFß	platelet-derived growth factor ß
PD-L1/2	programmed death-ligand 1/2
PD-NEC	poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinoma
PDP	paraduodenal (groove) pancreatitis
PDS	polydiaxone sutures
PDX1	pancreatic and duodenal homeobox 1
PEG	percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy
PEI	pancreatic exocrine insufficiency
PERK	endoplasmic reticulum-resident protein kinase
PERT	pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy
PET	positron emission tomography
PFC	pancreatic fluid collections
PFS	progression-free survival
PG	pancreatogastrostomy
PG	plasma glucose
nHi	intramucosal pH
PHPI	purified human pancreatic islet product
PI3′K	phosphoinositide 3'-kinase
PI3K	phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase
PICU	pediatric intensive care unit
PIK3CA	phosphatidylinositol-4.5-bisphosphate 3-kinase catalytic subunit alpha
PI	pancreaticojejunostomy
PIS	Peutz–Jeghers syndrome
PKA	protein kinase A
PKB	protein kinase B
PLA-2	phospholipase A2
PLC	phospholipase C
PMCA	plasma membrane Ca^{2+} -activated ATPase
PMD	pancreatic main duct
PMN-elastase	polymorph-nuclear cell elastase
PMSR	pancreatic middle segment resection
PNET	pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor
PNI	perineural invasion
POF	persistent organ failure
POPF	postoperative pancreatic fistula
рр	pancreatic polypeptide
PP1	protein physiphiae 1
	Protein Photphilipe 1

peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma

PPC	pancreatic pseudocyst
PPI	proton-pump inhibitor
PPoma	pancreatic polypeptide-producing tumor
PPPD	pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy
PROX1	prospero homeobox 1
PRRT	peptide receptor radionuclide therapy
PRSS1	protease, serine 1 gene (also known as cationic trypsingen gene)
PS	performance status
DSC	pancroatic stallato colle
DSC	primary sclerosing cholangitis
	primary sciencing cholangitis
PSP	pancreatic stone protein
PSII	pancreatic secretory trypsin innibitor
	percutaneous transnepatic billary drainage
PIC	percutanous transhepatic cholangiography
PTEN	phosphatase and tensin homolog
PTF1A	pancreas-specific transcription factor 1A
РТН	parathyroid hormone
PTH-rP	parathyroid hormone-related polypeptide
PTLD	posttransplant lymphoproliferative disorder
PV	portal vein
PYY	peptide YY
QOL	quality of life
RAC	revised Atlanta classification
RADIANT	RAD001 in advanced neuroendocrine tumors
RAF	rapidly accelerated fibrosarcoma
RAMPS	radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy
RANTES	regulated on activation, normal T-cell expressed, and secreted
D 1 D	
RAP	recurrent acute pancreatitis
RAP RBPIk	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa I region
RAP RBPJk RCT	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF REA	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA POS	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen spacing
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RP	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt DT	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE SBRT	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy stereotactic body radiation therapy
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE SBRT SC	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy stereotactic body radiation therapy sclerosing cholangitis
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE SBRT SC SCA	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy stereotactic body radiation therapy sclerosing cholangitis serous cystadenoma
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE SBRT SC SCA SCN	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy stereotactic body radiation therapy sclerosing cholangitis serous cystadenoma serous cystadenoma
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE SBRT SC SCA SCN SDF-1α	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy stereotactic body radiation therapy sclerosing cholangitis serous cystadenoma serous cystic neoplasm stromal-derived factor 1α
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE SBRT SC SCA SCA SCN SDF-1α SDS	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy stereotactic body radiation therapy sclerosing cholangitis serous cystadenoma serous cystic neoplasm stromal-derived factor 1α Shwachman–Diamond syndrome
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE SBRT SC SCA SCA SCN SDF-1α SDS SEER	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy stereotactic body radiation therapy sclerosing cholangitis serous cystadenoma serous cystic neoplasm stromal-derived factor 1α Shwachman–Diamond syndrome Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results
RAP RBPJk RCT RECIST RER RF RFA ROS RR Rt RT RTOG RTX RyR S6K SAA SACI SAPE SASI SBE SBRT SC SCA SCN SDF-1α SDS SEER SEMS	recurrent acute pancreatitis recombination signal binding protein for immunoglobulin kappa J region randomized controlled trial response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria rough endoplasmic reticulum retroperitoneal fibrosis radiofrequency ablation reactive oxygen species relative risk response to steroids radiation therapy Radiation Therapy Oncology Group rituximab ryanodine receptor small ribosomal subunit 6-kinase serum amyloid A selective arterial calcium injection sentinel acute pancreatic event selective arterial secretagogue injection single-balloon enteroscopy stereotactic body radiation therapy sclerosing cholangitis serous cystadenoma serous cystadenoma serous cystic neoplasm stromal-derived factor 1α Shwachman-Diamond syndrome Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results self-expandable metal stents

xl Abbreviations

SGLT-2	sodium–glucose cotransporter-2
SHE	severe hypoglycemic episodes
SHH	sonic hedgehog
SHIPS	systemic IgG4-related plasmacytic syndrome
SIK	simultaneous islet kidney
SIRS	systemic inflammatory response syndrome
SIRT	selective internal radiotherapy
SMA	smooth muscle actin
SMA	superior mesenteric artery
sMRCP	superior mesenteric artery
SMV	superior mesonteric voin
SIVI V	superior mesenteric vein
SIVI V-F V	superior mesenteric veni-portar veni greater galanghaig norma
SIN	girale nucleatide nelvemention
SINP	single nucleotide polymorphism
SNKI	serotonin–norepinephrine reuptake inhibitors
SOC	store-operated Ca channels
SOD	sphincter of Oddi dysfunction
SOFA	sequential organ failure assessment
SOP	standard operating procedure
SP	substance P
SPECT	single-photon emission computed tomography
SPINK1	serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1
SPK	simultaneous pancreas-kidney transplantation
SPN	solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm
SR	somatostatin receptor
SRS	somatostatin receptor scintigraphy
SSAT	Society for Surgery of the Alimentary Tract
SSO	Society for Surgical Oncology
SSRI	selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor
SST	somatostatin
SSTR	somatostatin receptor
STZ	streptozotocin
sub-CT	subtraction color map based on dual-energy CT
T cells	thymus cells
T1D	type 1 diabetes
T1W	T1 weighted
T2W	T2 weighted
TACE	transarterial chemoembolization
TAE	transarterial embolization
TAM	tumor-associated macrophage
TAP	trypsinogen activation peptide
TCGA	The Cancer Genome Atlas
ТСР	tropical chronic pancreatitis
TERT	telomerase reverse transcriptase
TFF1	trefoil factor 1
TGF-β	transforming growth factor β
Th	T helper
TIGAR-O	toxic-metabolic inflammatory genetic autoimmune recurrent and severe pancreatitis obstructive
TIMP	tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases
TKI	tyrosine kinase inhibitor
TINC	total lymph node count
TLR	toll-like recentor
TMF	tumor microenvironment
TNE	tumor nacrosis factor
TNE ~	tumor necrosis factor a
	transiant organ failura
101	uansient organ faiture

ТР	total pancreatectomy
ТРС	two-pore channel
TPIAT	total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation
TPN	total parenteral nutrition
Treg	regulatory T cell
TRP	transient receptor potential
TRPA1	transient receptor potential cation channel, subfamily A, member 1
TRPV1	transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily V, member 1
TSC2	tuberous sclerosis complex 2
TSD	thoracoscopic splanchnic denervation
TSE	turbo spin echo
TUS	transabdominal ultrasonography
UC	ulcerative colitis
UGT1A1	UDP glucuronvltransferase 1A1
UICC	Union for International Cancer Control (formerly International Union Against Cancer)
UICC/AICC	Union for International Cancer Control/American Joint Cancer Committee
ULN	upper limit of normal
UNOS	United Network for Organ Sharing
UNSW	University of New South Wales
UPDAC	uncinate process pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma
UPR	unfolded protein response
US	ultrasonography. ultrasound
UVB	ultraviolet B
VARD	video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement
VAS	visual analog scale
VEGE	vascular endothelial growth factor
VHI	von Hinnel-Lindau syndrome
VIP	vasoactive intestinal polypentide
VIPoma	vasoactive intestinal pentide-releasing tumor
VIDI	vasoactive intestinai peptide receasing tunior
VIS	vascular leak syndrome
νίο	valumetric arc therapy
VNI	volumente are merapy
VDA	vagus liefve
VPA	valproic acid
VR VD1	volume-rendered imaging
VKI WPC	valifiold receptor type 1 white blood calls (layle gates)
WDEC	will differentieted enderring cargineme
WDUA	wein-unterentiated endocrine carcinoma
	watery diarrnea, nypokalemia, and achiornydria
WD-NEI	well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumor
WES	whole-exome sequencing
WHO	World Health Organization
WNI	wingless-type MMT V integration site family
WOPN	walled-off pancreatic necrosis
WT	wild type
XBPI	x-box binding protein 1
XCR1	C–X–C motif receptor
YYI	Yin Yang I
ZES	Zollinger–Ellison syndrome
ZG	zymogen granules

About the Companion Website

This book is accompanied by a companion website:

www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

The website includes:

- PowerPoints of all figures from the book for downloading
- Videos

Section 1

Anatomy of the Pancreas

Development of the Pancreas and Related Structures

Brian Lewis and Junhao Mao

1

Department of Molecular, Cell and Cancer Biology, University of Massachusetts Medical School, Worcester, MA, USA

Anatomy of the Pancreas

The pancreas is a unique exocrine and endocrine organ located in the retroperitoneal region of the upper abdominal cavity. In humans, when fully formed, the organ has a distinct head, body, and tail, with the head of the pancreas contacting the duodenal region of the intestines (the main pancreatic duct drains into the duodenum) and the tail of the pancreas abutting the spleen. The greatest mass of the organ is present in the head, which is composed of tissue derived from two independent anlagen (see later). In other mammals, such as dogs and mice, the organ has a far less distinct structure and is identified as an amorphous pink tissue adjacent to the mesentery that runs along the upper intestinal wall.

The cells of the pancreas are arranged into distinct lobules composed primarily of the digestive enzyme-producing cells of the exocrine pancreas, which are arranged into acini (so-called acinar cells), the ductal structures that conduct these digestive enzymes to the intestines, and distinct clusters of endocrine cells, the islets of Langerhans, that secrete hormones and function to regulate glucose uptake and release and serum glucose levels. There are five recognized cell types within the islets, the α , β , δ , ε , and PP cells, which produce the hormones glucagon, insulin, somatostatin, ghrelin, and pancreatic polypeptide, respectively. The majority of the pancreatic tissue mass (more than 90-95%) is present within the exocrine compartment of the organ, with the islets of Langerhans, scattered throughout the tissue. The pancreas also has connective tissue, derived from the embryonic mesenchyme, which forms the septa that separate the many lobules of the organ. Mesenchyme-derived stromal cells are also present in the interlobular regions

surrounding the pancreatic ducts, blood vessels, and nerves. In the following sections, we explore how these disparate cell types come together to form the pancreas.

Organogenesis in the Region of the Pancreas

Around day 14, the embryonic bilaminar germ disk is composed of a layer of epiblast and a layer of hypoblast. At this time, a faint groove appears along the longitudinal midline of the germ disk that develops into a structure called the primitive streak [1]. Around day 15, epiblast cells near the primitive streak undergo a morphologic change and migrate through the primitive streak into the space between the epiblast and hypoblast in a process known as gastrulation (Fig. 1.1). Some of the ingressing epiblast cells invade the hypoblast, which is eventually replaced by a new layer of epiblast-derived cells known as the definitive endoderm. Additional migrating epiblast cells occupy the space between the epiblast and the definitive endoderm to form a third layer of cells called the intraembryonic mesoderm (Fig. 1.1). As cells of the germinal disk migrate anteriorly to form a head process and lateral regions roll underneath to form an approximately cylindrical body shape, the endoderm is rolled into a tube that projects into the developing head region of the embryo surrounded by the mesoderm layer. This is the primitive digestive tube. The pancreas is specified by two separate outgrowths that arise on the dorsal and ventral surfaces of the primitive digestive tube. The epithelial cells of the pancreas originate from the interior lining of the primitive gut tube, which consists of a single layer of endoderm. A layer of

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

3



Figure 1.1 Germ disks sectioned through the region of the primitive streak, showing gastrulation. (a) On days 14 and 15, the ingressing epiblast cells replace the hypoblast to form the definitive endoderm. (b) The epiblast that ingresses on day 16 migrates between the endoderm and epiblast layers to form the intraembryonic mesoderm. Source: Larsen 2001 [1]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

mesenchyme, from which the muscle and connective tissue of the gastrointestinal organs are derived, surrounds the endoderm.

Chapter 1

The anterior regions of the endoderm form the foregut; regions posterior to the foregut form the midgut and hindgut. The most anterior regions of the foregut give rise to the esophagus and stomach. Just posterior to the foregut, the endoderm is continuous with the yolk sac, which extends outside the embryo, in a region known as the anterior intestinal portal. Endodermally derived cells close to the anterior intestinal portal specify the pancreas. The duodenum and liver are also specified by foregut endoderm in this region.

Thus, many gastrointestinal tissues are specified at the same time from a fairly restricted region of the gut endoderm. How are each of these organs specified in the appropriate anatomic location, and how do they differentiate properly into mature functional organs? The epithelial organs of the developing embryo originate as buds from the endoderm as the appropriate temporal and spatial cues are received. Thus, proper initiation and location of endodermally derived organs are regulated by the activation status of important signal transduction pathways involved in animal development, including the hedgehog, notch, and fibroblast growth factor signaling pathways.

Early Pancreatic Development

During the fourth week of gestation, two buds appear on the dorsal and ventral sides of the foregut near the anterior intestinal portal. These epithelial buds indicate the specification of the pancreas. These buds initially grow and differentiate independently, but later fuse to form a single organ. The anlage on the dorsal side, the dorsal pancreatic bud, appears first and gives rise to the dorsal pancreas. The cells of the dorsal pancreas will give rise to the head, body, and tail of the mature pancreas. The second pancreatic anlage appears shortly after the appearance of the dorsal pancreatic bud. This bud, which appears on the ventral side of the gut tube, is appropriately called the ventral pancreatic bud and develops into the ventral pancreas, which forms part of the head of the pancreas. Both pancreatic buds develop simultaneously, and the proliferating epithelial cells grow as projections into the surrounding mesenchymal tissue. During this time, the development of the intestines, and importantly the duodenum, continues. Rotation and asymmetric growth of the duodenum move the originally ventral part to a dorsal location, carrying with it the ventral pancreas and the primordial common bile duct. As the duodenum begins to rotate into its appropriate anatomic location, the ventral pancreas also rotates around the gut tube such that the ventral and dorsal pancreata lie adjacent to each other. These pancreatic rudiments then fuse to form a single organ. While both developing pancreatic buds independently form pancreatic ducts, the lumens of which are continuous with the lumen of the primitive gut, after they fuse their primary ducts anastomose to form the main pancreatic duct (Fig. 1.2). The region of the primary duct of the ventral pancreas proximal to the duodenum fuses with the primary duct of the dorsal pancreas and becomes the primary drainage into the duodenum, entering the duodenum immediately adjacent to the common bile duct. The proximal region of the primary duct of the dorsal pancreas sometimes remains as an accessory drainage but often regresses.



Figure 1.2 Contributions of the dorsal and ventral pancreas to the definitive organ. The ventral pancreas becomes most of the head. The dorsal pancreas becomes the remainder of the head, plus the body and tail. The duct of the dorsal pancreas contributes a large part of the main pancreatic duct plus the accessory duct. The duct of the ventral pancreas becomes the part of the main duct nearest the duodenum.

The ducts sometimes fail to fuse, in which event two independent duct systems drain into the duodenum.

Signaling Governing Early Pancreatic Development

Early pancreatic development and establishing pancreatic identity are governed by the interplay between several critical transcription factors and intercellular signaling pathways. PDX1 and PTF1A are among the earliest transcription factors expressed in the pancreatic progenitor populations, and their functions are critical for pancreatic development [2–5]. In mice, PDX1 expression is first detected in the primitive gut tube at embryonic day 8.5 (E8.5), demarcating the prospective pancreatic domain, which is then followed by PTF1A expression in pancreatic endoderm at E9.5 [5–7]. Mice lacking either transcription factor display pancreatic agenesis [2,3,5,8].

In addition to the transcription factors, several key intercellular signaling pathways between gut endoderm and mesenchyme, including the hedgehog and fibroblast growth factor (FGF) pathways, play important roles in establishing the pancreatic identity and controlling the expression of these transcription factors. Research studies have shown that sonic hedgehog (SHH) is excluded from the prospective pancreatic region, but is present in the region of foregut that becomes the duodenum, and ectopic expression of SHH in the pancreas induces an intestinal fate, suggesting that SHH signaling may specify a duodenal versus pancreatic fate in the posterior foregut [9,10]. Another well-understood pathway mediating the mesenchymal-epithelial interaction is the FGF signaling pathway, in particular the FGF10-FGFR2 ligand-receptor pair. During early pancreatic development, FGF10 is highly expressed in the primitive mesenchyme, whereas its receptor FGFR2 is present in the pancreatic epithelium [11]. Mouse genetic experiments demonstrated that FGF10 provides the pro-proliferative signal to promote the expansion of the progenitor pool in the pancreatic epithelium [11]. In addition, FGF10 signaling from the mesenchymal cells is critical for maintaining the epithelial expression of SOX9 [12]. SOX9 is another transcription factor critical for early pancreatic development, and it exerts its function in part by controlling the expression of the FGF10 receptor FGFR2 [12,13]. Together, the complex regulatory loop between these signaling pathways and transcription factors in the epithelium and mesenchyme coordinates early organ growth and the establishment and maintenance of pancreatic identity.

Differentiation of Pancreas Cell Types

The acinar, ductal, and endocrine cells of the pancreas are all produced through the proliferation and differentiation of the epithelial cells of both pancreas primordia. The cells appear homogeneous during the early stages of development as they proliferate and grow into the surrounding mesenchyme as finger-like projections. The epithelial cells form undifferentiated tubules that branch and anastomose as they penetrate into the mesenchyme to generate a tubular network, which resembles an immature (and nonfunctional) duct system. The acinar cells appear as clusters of cells at the ends of branches of this tubular network. The endocrine cells appear as cells that delaminate from the tubular epithelium and reaggregate in isolated clusters embedded within the developing parenchyma. The existing cells within these small isolated endocrine clusters proliferate, and these clusters therefore expand to form the islets.

Apparent differentiation of pancreas epithelial cells into endocrine cells can be identified beginning at 12 weeks of gestation with the detection of endocrine granules. Most of the endocrine differentiated cells identified at this time express glucagon and are therefore believed to be α cells. Importantly, lineage-tracing experiments performed in mice demonstrated that these early α cells do not act as endocrine progenitors, as β cells, the predominant cell type in the mature islet, are derived from glucagon-negative cells [14]. Differentiation of acinar cells is detected at approximately 16 weeks, as identified by the appearance of zymogen granules. Interestingly, not all enzymes are elaborated at once—detection of

6 Chapter 1

trypsinogen does not occur until approximately 22 weeks. The digestive enzyme-positive cells arise as clusters from the undifferentiated tubules, the expansion of which is rapid such that the acinar cells become the dominant population within the organ. Although they are not yet mature acinar cells, the cells in the acinar clusters display some of their hallmark features, including basolaterally located nuclei. As differentiation continues, the cells become arranged in recognized acini and defined lobules surrounded by connective tissue. The ductal system arises after maturation of the immature tubular network. The specific morphologic changes that accompany this change are unclear, although some work suggests that WNT signaling is involved in this transition [15].

Transcriptional Mechanisms Underlying Pancreatic Cell Fate Decision

Much information about pancreatic cell fate determination and cell type differentiation has been obtained from studies in animal models. Elegant genetic and cell-based experiments in mice have identified a gene regulatory network controlled by many transcription factors to specify different cell lineages in the developing pancreas.

Development of the Endocrine Lineage

Endocrine cell specification begins with the expression of NGN3, a bHLH (basic helix loop helix) transcription factor, in a subset of progenitor cells within the trunk region of the pancreatic bud [16-18]. The NGN3expressing cells eventually give rise to all endocrine cell types: insulin-producing β cells, glucagon-producing α cells, somatostatin-producing δ cells, ghrelin-producing ε cells, and pancreatic polypeptide-producing PP cells [16–18]. NGN3 initiates endocrine lineage specification by inducing the expression of downstream transcription factors, including NeuroD, NKX2.2, PAX4, and ARX. Among them, NKX2.2, NeuroD, and PAX4 play key roles in the specification of β cells [19–21]. Mutant mice lacking any of these transcription factors display a phenotype of dramatic or total loss of β cells [19–21]. Further studies revealed that the opposing actions of PAX4 and ARX determine the fate choice between α and β cells. During endocrine differentiation, loss of ARX leads to a complete loss of α cells, but a concomitant increase in β and δ cells [22], whereas loss of PAX4 results in an opposite phenotype with loss of β and δ cells and expansion of α cells [20,22]. It is believed that this effect on cell fate choice is mediated by the reciprocal transcriptional repression between these factors.

Differentiation of Acinar Cells

Pancreatic acinar cells are primarily derived from precursor cells in the tip region, and their differentiation is coordinated by the transcription factor PTF1A, a master regulator of pancreatic development. Prior to exocrine differentiation, PTF1A forms a complex with the bHLH transcription factor RBP-Jk, and is required for activation of RBP-Jl, an acinar-specific paralog of RBP-Jk [23,24]. The more active RBP-Jl then replaces RBP-Jk to form the complex with PTF1A, thereby directly inducing the expression of many acinar-specific genes, including secretory peptides and digestive enzymes [23,24]. Interestingly, PDX1, another factor important for early pancreatic morphogenesis, is also involved in acinar differentiation. Although not essential for initial acinar specification, it appears that PDX1 is required for terminal differentiation of acinar cells [25]. Other transcription factors, such as NR5A2 and MIST1, are also required for acinar differentiation and homeostasis, likely through the interaction with the PTF1A/RBP-Jk/l complex [26,27].

Ductal Cell Differentiation and Lineage Plasticity

In comparison with the endocrine and exocrine lineages, how ductal cells undergo differentiation remains poorly understood. It appears that, during development, NGN3-positive cells in the trunk region of the pancreatic bud give rise to endocrine cells, whereas NGN3-negative trunk epithelial cells contribute to the ductal system [28,29]. A number of transcription factors, such as SOX9, PROX1, HES1, and HNF6, are expressed in the ductal lineage and play various roles in ductal differentiation, including primary cilia formation in the ductal epithelial cells [30-33]. Although the three lineages (endocrine, exocrine, and ductal) are specified during early development, the adult pancreatic cells from different lineages show remarkable plasticity and trans-differentiation capacity in pancreatic injury, pancreatitis, and tumorigenesis, which may shed light on the mechanisms underlying these pancreatic pathologies.

Development and Disease

Molecules important in the development of the pancreas are also causally associated with pancreatic disorders. Several of the signaling pathways involved in normal pancreas development, such as the notch, hedgehog and WNT signaling pathways, are commonly activated in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas [34–38]. Aberrant activation of WNT signaling drives the development of other pancreatic tumor types such as acinar carcinomas, pancreatoblastoma, and mucinous cystic neoplasms [39–42].

In diabetes, mutation of the transcription factor PDX1, which is important for pancreas specification and for proper β -cell maturation and function, is a cause of maturity-onset diabetes of the young (MODY) [43]. Other transcription factors that are critical for β -cell development (as determined by genetic studies in the mouse), such as hepatocyte nuclear factor 1 α (HNF1 α), HNF1 β , HNF4 α , and NeuroD, are all also mutated in additional MODY complementation groups [43]. More recently, scientists have utilized our growing understanding of normal pancreas development to promote

References

- 1 Larsen W. Human Embryology, 3rd edn. Philadelphia: Churchill Livingstone, 2001.
- **2** Ahlgren U, Jonsson J, Edlund H. The morphogenesis of the pancreatic mesenchyme is uncoupled from that of the pancreatic epithelium in IPF1/PDX1-deficient mice. Development 1996;122(5):1409–1416.
- **3** Offield MF, Jetton TL, Labosky PA et al. PDX-1 is required for pancreatic outgrowth and differentiation of the rostral duodenum. Development 1996;122(3):983–995.
- **4** Krapp A, Knofler M, Ledermann B et al. The bHLH protein PTF1-p48 is essential for the formation of the exocrine and the correct spatial organization of the endocrine pancreas. Genes Dev 1998;12(23):3752–3763.
- 5 Kawaguchi Y, Cooper B, Gannon M, Ray M, MacDonald RJ, Wright CV. The role of the transcriptional regulator Ptf1a in converting intestinal to pancreatic progenitors. Nat Genet 2002;32(1):128–134.
- 6 Guz Y, Montminy MR, Stein R et al. Expression of murine STF-1, a putative insulin gene transcription factor, in beta cells of pancreas, duodenal epithelium and pancreatic exocrine and endocrine progenitors during ontogeny. Development 1995;121(1):11-18.
- 7 Krapp A, Knofler M, Frutiger S, Hughes GJ, Hagenbuchle O, Wellauer PK. The p48 DNA-binding subunit of transcription factor PTF1 is a new exocrine pancreas-specific basic helix–loop–helix protein. EMBO J 1996;15(16):4317–4329.
- **8** Jonsson J, Carlsson L, Edlund T, Edlund H. Insulinpromoter-factor 1 is required for pancreas development in mice. Nature 1994;371(6498): 606–609.

the differentiation of induced pluripotent stem cells into insulin-producing cells in a new potential therapeutic approach for diabetes [44,45].

Collectively, these findings illustrate the importance of key regulators of pancreas development and differentiation in pathologic disease states and how knowledge of normal pancreas development may drive new therapeutic strategies for pancreatic diseases.

Acknowledgment

Work in the authors' laboratories is supported by grants from the National Institutes of Health. The authors apologize to colleagues for not citing much of the primary literature due to space constraints.

- **9** Hebrok M, Kim SK, Melton DA. Notochord repression of endodermal Sonic hedgehog permits pancreas development. Genes Dev 1998;12(11):1705–1713.
- 10 Kawahira H, Ma NH, Tzanakakis ES, McMahon AP, Chuang PT, Hebrok M. Combined activities of hedgehog signaling inhibitors regulate pancreas development. Development 2003;130(20):4871–4879.
- 11 Bhushan A, Itoh N, Kato S et al. Fgf10 is essential for maintaining the proliferative capacity of epithelial progenitor cells during early pancreatic organogenesis. Development 2001;128(24):5109–5117.
- 12 Seymour PA, Shih HP, Patel NA et al. A Sox9/Fgf feed-forward loop maintains pancreatic organ identity. Development 2012;139(18):3363–3372.
- 13 Seymour PA, Freude KK, Tran MN et al. SOX9 is required for maintenance of the pancreatic progenitor cell pool. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2007;104(6):1865–1870.
- 14 Murtaugh LC, Melton DA. Genes, signals, and lineages in pancreas development. Annu Rev Cell Dev Biol 2003;19:71–89.
- 15 Heiser PW, Lau J, Taketo MM, Herrera PL, Hebrok M. Stabilization of β -catenin impacts pancreas growth. Development 2006;133(10):2023–2032.
- 16 Gradwohl G, Dierich A, LeMeur M, Guillemot F. Neurogenin3 is required for the development of the four endocrine cell lineages of the pancreas. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2000;97(4):1607–1611.
- 17 Schwitzgebel VM, Scheel DW, Conners JR et al. Expression of neurogenin3 reveals an islet cell precursor population in the pancreas. Development 2000;127(16):3533–3542.
- **18** Gu G, Dubauskaite J, Melton DA. Direct evidence for the pancreatic lineage: NGN3+ cells are islet

8 Chapter 1

progenitors and are distinct from duct progenitors. Development 2002;129(10):2447–2457.

- 19 Naya FJ, Huang HP, Qiu Y et al. Diabetes, defective pancreatic morphogenesis, and abnormal enteroendocrine differentiation in BETA2/neuroDdeficient mice. Genes Dev 1997;11(18):2323–2334.
- **20** Sosa-Pineda B, Chowdhury K, Torres M, Oliver G, Gruss P. The Pax4 gene is essential for differentiation of insulin-producing beta cells in the mammalian pancreas. Nature 1997;386(6623):399–402.
- 21 Sussel L, Kalamaras J, Hartigan-O'Connor DJ et al. Mice lacking the homeodomain transcription factor Nkx2.2 have diabetes due to arrested differentiation of pancreatic beta cells. Development 1998;125(12):2213–2221.
- 22 Collombat P, Mansouri A, Hecksher-Sorensen J et al. Opposing actions of Arx and Pax4 in endocrine pancreas development. Genes Dev 2003;17(20):2591–2603.
- 23 Beres TM, Masui T, Swift GH, Shi L, Henke RM, MacDonald RJ. PTF1 is an organ-specific and Notchindependent basic helix–loop–helix complex containing the mammalian Suppressor of Hairless (RBP-J) or its paralogue, RBP-L. Mol Cell Biol 2006;26(1):117–130.
- 24 Masui T, Long Q, Beres TM, Magnuson MA, MacDonald RJ. Early pancreatic development requires the vertebrate Suppressor of Hairless (RBPJ) in the PTF1 bHLH complex. Genes Dev 2007;21(20):2629–2643.
- **25** Hale MA, Kagami H, Shi L et al. The homeodomain protein PDX1 is required at mid-pancreatic development for the formation of the exocrine pancreas. Dev Biol 2005;286(1):225–237.
- 26 Pin CL, Rukstalis JM, Johnson C, Konieczny SF. The bHLH transcription factor Mist1 is required to maintain exocrine pancreas cell organization and acinar cell identity. J Cell Biol 2001;155(4):519–530.
- 27 Holmstrom SR, Deering T, Swift GH et al. LRH-1 and PTF1-L coregulate an exocrine pancreas-specific transcriptional network for digestive function. Genes Dev 2011;25(16):1674–1679.
- 28 Wang S, Yan J, Anderson DA et al. Neurog3 gene dosage regulates allocation of endocrine and exocrine cell fates in the developing mouse pancreas. Dev Biol 2010;339(1):26–37.
- **29** Magenheim J, Klein AM, Stanger BZ et al. Ngn3⁺ endocrine progenitor cells control the fate and morphogenesis of pancreatic ductal epithelium. Dev Biol 2011;359(1):26–36.

- **30** Pierreux CE, Poll AV, Kemp CR et al. The transcription factor hepatocyte nuclear factor-6 controls the development of pancreatic ducts in the mouse. Gastroenterology 2006;130(2):532–541.
- 31 Shih HP, Kopp JL, Sandhu M et al. A Notch-dependent molecular circuitry initiates pancreatic endocrine and ductal cell differentiation. Development 2012;139(14):2488–2499.
- **32** Westmoreland JJ, Kilic G, Sartain C et al. Pancreasspecific deletion of Prox1 affects development and disrupts homeostasis of the exocrine pancreas. Gastroenterology 2012;142(4):999–1009.e6.
- **33** Delous M, Yin C, Shin D et al. Sox9b is a key regulator of pancreaticobiliary ductal system development. PLoS Genet 2012;8(6):e1002754.
- 34 Bailey P, Chang DK, Nones K et al. Genomic analyses identify molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2016;531(7592):47–52.
- **35** Berman DM, Karhadkar SS, Maitra A et al. Widespread requirement for Hedgehog ligand stimulation in growth of digestive tract tumours. Nature 2003;425(6960):846–851.
- **36** Miyamoto Y, Maitra A, Ghosh B et al. Notch mediates TGF alpha-induced changes in epithelial differentiation during pancreatic tumorigenesis. Cancer Cell 2003;3(6):565–576.
- 37 Pasca di Magliano M, Biankin AV, Heiser PW et al. Common activation of canonical Wnt signaling in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. PLoS ONE 2007;2(11):e1155.
- 38 Thayer SP, Pasca di Magliano M, Heiser PW et al. Hedgehog is an early and late mediator of pancreatic cancer tumorigenesis. Nature 2003;425(6960):851–856.
- **39** Abraham SC, Klimstra DS, Wilentz RE et al. Solidpseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas are genetically distinct from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas and almost always harbor beta-catenin mutations. Am J Pathol 2002;160(4):1361–1369.
- **40** Abraham SC, Wu TT, Hruban RH et al. Genetic and immunohistochemical analysis of pancreatic acinar cell carcinoma: frequent allelic loss on chromosome 11p and alterations in the APC/beta-catenin pathway. Am J Pathol 2002;160(3):953–962.
- **41** Abraham SC, Wu TT, Klimstra DS et al. Distinctive molecular genetic alterations in sporadic and familial adenomatous polyposisassociated pancreatoblastomas: frequent alterations in the APC/beta-catenin pathway and chromosome 11p. Am J Pathol 2001;159(5):1619–1627.

- **42** Sano M, Driscoll DR, De Jesus-Monge WE, Klimstra DS, Lewis BC. Activated wnt signaling in stroma contributes to development of pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasms. Gastroenterology 2014;146(1):257–267.
- **43** Edlund H. Pancreatic organogenesis—developmental mechanisms and implications for therapy. Nat Rev Genet 2002;3(7):524–532.
- 44 Kawser Hossain M, Abdal Dayem A, Han J et al. Recent advances in disease modeling and drug discovery for diabetes mellitus using induced pluripotent stem cells. Int J Mol Sci 2016; 17(2):256.
- **45** Quiskamp N, Bruin JE, Kieffer TJ. Differentiation of human pluripotent stem cells into beta-cells: potential and challenges. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2015;29(6):833–847.

Anatomy, Histology, and Fine Structure of the Pancreas

Daniel S. Longnecker¹, Fred Gorelick², and Elizabeth D. Thompson³

¹ Department of Pathology, Geisel School of Medicine at Dartmouth, Hanover, NH, USA

² Yale University School of Medicine, New Haven, CT, USA

³ Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

This chapter reviews the anatomy, histology, and ultrastructure of the pancreas, including the exocrine and endocrine portions. The exocrine pancreas produces and secretes digestive enzymes into the duodenum and includes acinar cells and ducts with associated connective tissue, vessels, and nerves that comprise more than 95% of the pancreatic mass. The endocrine pancreas (islets) makes and secretes insulin, glucagon, somatostatin, and pancreatic polypeptide into the blood. The islets comprise 1–2% of pancreatic mass.

When the anatomic terms *anterior* and *posterior* are used in this chapter, they pertain to relationships in the human, standing erect. Similarly, *superior* and *inferior* mean toward the head and toward the feet, respectively. We will adopt the convention that *right* and *left* (unqualified) indicate the subject's right-hand and left-hand sides. However, when describing the location of structures within an image, *image right* and *image left* are used to denote relationships without reference to the subject's right or left side.

The organization and content of this chapter are based in part on a recent Pancreapedia chapter on pancreatic anatomy and histology [1].

Gross Anatomy

The pancreas (meaning all flesh) lies in the posterior portion of the upper abdomen behind the stomach. It is largely retroperitoneal and is covered by peritoneum on the anterior surface of the head and body and is surrounded by fat in this region. It is customary to refer to various portions of the pancreas as head, body, and tail. The head abuts the C-shaped second portion of the duodenum in the right upper quadrant of the abdomen. The tail emerges into the peritoneal cavity (covered by peritoneal serosa) and extends to the hilum of the spleen in the left upper quadrant. The pancreas weighs about 100 g and is 14–25 cm long [2]. Figure 2.1 shows a human pancreas that has been dissected to isolate it from surrounding fat and adjacent organs and Fig. 2.2 depicts a pancreas that has been dissected to reveal the pancreatic and common bile ducts.

The pancreas is intimately associated with several adjacent organs. Relationships of the pancreas to surrounding organs and structures are depicted in Figs 2.3, 2.4, 2.5, and 2.6. As noted above, as the duodenum exits the stomach it loops around the head of the pancreas. The tail of the pancreas lies near the hilum of the spleen. The body of the pancreas lies posterior to the pyloric region of the stomach.

The portion of the pancreas that lies anterior to the aorta is somewhat thinner in the anterior–posterior axis than the adjacent portions of the head and body of the pancreas. This region is designated as the neck and marks the junction of the head and body (Fig. 2.1b). The proximity of the neck of the pancreas to major blood vessels posteriorly, including the superior mesenteric artery, superior mesenteric-portal vein, inferior vena cava, and aorta, limits the option for a wide surgical margin during pancreatectomy (Fig. 2.5).

There is no anatomic landmark for the junction between the body and tail of the pancreas [3]. Hellman defined the tail as one-fourth of the pancreas from the

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

2





Figure 2.1 This pancreas, from the autopsy of a 47-year-old woman, measures 22.5 cm in length and has been dissected free of most surrounding fat. (a) Anterior view with the head at image left. (b) Posterior view. A thin layer of fat (translucent yellow) covers a portion of the head at image right. Note the thin neck region just to the left of the head. (c) Cut surface of a transection through the head of the pancreas showing the lobular pancreatic parenchyma. *Source:* Dissection and photo by Catherine M. Nicka, MD.



Figure 2.2 A pancreas dissected to reveal the pancreatic ducts and common bile duct as it traverses the head of the pancreas, ending as it joins the main pancreatic duct near the ampulla of Vater. Interlobular branches of the main duct are depicted but smaller ducts (intralobular ducts and ductules) are not. Eponyms identify the anatomist, embryologist, or physician who is credited with first describing a structure. Wirsung and Santorini were such scientists. *Source*: Drawing by Emily Weber.

tip of the tail to the head [4] whereas Wittingen and Frey defined the junction between the body and tail as the point where the gland sharply narrows [5]. This point is difficult to define in some pancreases.

The common bile duct passes behind the upper portion of the head and then runs through the pancreas to join the main duct in the duodenal wall (Figs 2.2, 2.5, and 2.7b). The accessory pancreatic duct drains into the duodenum at the minor papilla in most humans, and the main pancreatic duct enters the duodenum at the major papilla (Fig. 2.3). See Chapter 3 for discussion of pancreas divisum and other anomalies with possible clinical significance.

Typically, the bile duct and main pancreatic duct join into a "common channel" referring to the fused portion of the bile and pancreatic ducts proximal to its entry into the duodenal lumen. The common channel varies in length from a few millimeters to about 1 cm. A long common channel due to junction of the bile and pancreatic ducts proximal to the duodenal wall is regarded as an anomaly [6]. Less often, there is no common channel because the



Figure 2.3 Relationships of the pancreas to surrounding organs. This two-dimensional drawing depicts structures that lie in several different planes; for example, the kidneys lie lateral to the spine and posterior to the pancreas. The superior mesenteric artery and vein lie anterior to the aorta and inferior vena cava. *Source:* Drawing by Jennifer Parsons Brumbaugh, in Hruban RH, Pitman MB, Klimstra DS. Tumors of the pancreas. AFIP Atlas of Tumor Pathology, 4th series, fascicle 6. Washington, DC: American Registry of Pathology, 2007: Chapter 1. Reproduced with permission.



Figure 2.4 Frontal CT scan in the plane of the head and body of the pancreas. The technology dictates that all structures shown lie in the same plane. The tail of the pancreas is not shown because it lies posterior to the depicted plane. *Source*: Image provided by Jason Ferreira.



Figure 2.5 Diagram of the upper abdomen at the level of the pancreas based on a CT scan. Note that the plane of the image is angled upward on the left as indicated, upper image right. The vertebral column is unlabeled bottom center. *Source:* Image contributed by Fred Gorelick.



Figure 2.6 Axial CT scan of the upper abdomen at the level of the pancreas. This scan is oriented with the abdominal wall at the top and the spine and muscles of the back at the bottom as viewed from below. Key structures are labeled. *Source:* Image provided by Jason Ferreira.

ducts open separately into the duodenum at the major ampulla. The common channel has received much attention because stones in the biliary tract (gallstones) may lodge in the common channel, causing obstruction of both pancreatic and biliary duct systems. Such an obstruction is frequently the cause of acute pancreatitis.

The arterial blood supply to the pancreas is through branches of the celiac trunk and the superior mesenteric artery (Fig. 2.7). Both arise from the abdominal aorta and have multiple branches that supply several organs. Anastomosis of their branches provides collateral circulation that generally assures a secure arterial blood supply to the pancreas. Most of the arteries are accompanied by veins that drain into the superior mesenteric, portal, and splenic veins as they pass behind the pancreas, as shown in Fig. 2.7b. The superior mesenteric vein becomes the portal vein when it joins the splenic vein (Fig. 2.7b).

The typical locations of lymph nodes surrounding the pancreas are shown in Fig. 2.8. There is significant individual variation in the location of lymph nodes, so the locations shown are a generalization. In general, two systems of lymph nodes drain the organ: one surrounding the edges of the pancreas (Fig. 2.8a), and the other associated with the anterior surface of the aorta and celiac trunk (Fig. 2.8b). Various node groups have been assigned "station numbers" that may be used to designate their location [1,2,7]. These are rarely used in Western literature and are not illustrated here. Lymphatics arise in the interstitium of the pancreas and course with blood vessels and nerves draining to the nodes and then to the thoracic duct.

A rich plexus of autonomic nerves lies behind the head, neck, and body of the pancreas connecting to the celiac ganglia that lie along the aorta (Fig. 2.9).

Histology and Ultrastructure

Overview

The exocrine pancreas is a network of tubules composed of acinar and duct cells that synthesize, secrete, and carry digestive enzymes into the intestine. The small tubules in the lobular tissue are largely composed of acinar cells. The acinar tubules connect to the smallest terminal portions of the duct system that are commonly called ductules, although intercalated duct has also been used to denote these components of the duct system. In this chapter, we will use *ductule* to denote these small terminal portions of the duct system that link the acinar tubules to larger ducts, including small intralobular ducts. At the level of gross anatomy, the acinar tubules, ductules, and small ducts appear as solid lobular tissue as seen in Fig. 2.1c. The following descriptions include both histology and ultrastructure for each major cell type.

Acinar Tissue

An acinus is a cluster of acinar cells that contain zymogen granules, the storage compartment for pancreatic digestive enzymes. For many years, it was considered that acinar tissue was composed of clusters of acini arranged like grapes at the ends of a branching duct system. However, more recent studies have demonstrated that pancreatic acini and tubules are arranged as an anastomosing tubular network [8]. The duct cells at the interface of acinar tubules and ductules are referred to as centroacinar cells and these cells may also be





Figure 2.7 The arterial blood supply of the pancreas. Image (a) is visualized from the front and (b) is seen from the back. *Source:* Drawing by Jennifer Parsons Brumbaugh, in Hruban RH, Pitman MB, Klimstra DS. Tumors of the pancreas. AFIP Atlas of Tumor Pathology, 4th series, fascicle 6. Washington, DC: American Registry of Pathology, 2007: Chapter 1. Reproduced with permission.

interspersed within acini. An acinus may occur as a culde-sac at the end of a tubular network and also as an intermediate structure with ductules on either side. Recognizing this pattern provides a basis for understanding the changes that the pancreas undergoes with the development of cancer and pancreatitis [9,10]. The tubular complexes that are observed as a result of these diseases are contributed to by the transition of acinar cells into ductular-like cells, a process sometimes referred to as acinar to ductal metaplasia [11]. At the histologic level in sections stained with hematoxylin and eosin (H&E), individual acinar cells have bluish cytoplasm in the basal (perinuclear) region, reflecting the high content of RNA (Fig. 2.10). Central to the nucleus, the cytoplasm is eosinophilic (pink), reflecting the higher content of protein in the Golgi and zymogen granules. Many acinar cells are binucleate [12,13]. Although the detailed histologic analysis of binucleation is based on the rat pancreas, the observation also appears to pertain for the humans but is of unknown significance.



Figure 2.8 Lymph nodes draining the pancreas. There is considerable individual variation in the location and size of lymph nodes, so this drawing is somewhat schematic. Both (a) and (b) are anterior views; (b) includes some nodes that lie posterior to the pancreas. *Source:* Drawing by Jennifer Parsons Brumbaugh, in Hruban RH, Pitman MB, Klimstra DS. Tumors of the pancreas. AFIP Atlas of Tumor Pathology, 4th series, fascicle 6. Washington, DC: American Registry of Pathology, 2007: Chapter 1. Reproduced with permission.

The acinar cell ultrastructure reflects cell function, that is, the synthesis and secretion of digestive enzymes, and it will be described in the context of this function. The basal cell membrane has an extracellular basement membrane that abuts the interstitial space where capillaries and nerve endings lie (Fig. 2.11). The lateral cell membranes are closely apposed to the cell membranes of adjacent acinar or centroacinar cells and these membranes are linked by linear tight junctions (Figs 2.12 and 2.13). The most distinctive feature of the luminal membrane is the formation of microvilli, which are narrow, finger-like extensions into the lumen (Fig. 2.13).

The basal and perinuclear cytoplasm of acinar cells contains abundant rough endoplasmic reticulum (RER) that forms flattened cisternae with a smooth luminal side, whereas the external surface is studded with ribosomes (giving rise to the "rough" designation). The RER is folded into stacks that generally lie in the plane of the adjacent cell membrane (Fig. 2.12).

Mitochondria are scattered throughout the cytoplasm of the acinar cells but their density is highest in the basal and central portion of the cell (Fig. 2.12). They are sparse in the cytoplasm adjacent to the luminal surface.

On the luminal side of the nucleus, small membranebound transport vesicles appear to bud from the RER and then to lie free in the cytoplasm. Central to this region are small stacks of flattened smooth-walled vesicles called the Golgi that appear to arise from the fusion of multiple transport vesicles. At the luminal side of the Golgi, the vesicles begin to round up and progressively to contain homogeneous densities. These are nascent

(a)

Duodenum PL ph II PV SMA Pu ph I PL ph I PL ph I Celiac ganglion Inferior vena cava Left kidney

Pancreatic nerve plexuses (cross-sectional diagram)

(D)





Figure 2.9 Nerves (yellow) serving the pancreas. The cross-sectional image (a) emphasizes the location of the celiac ganglia of the autonomic system lateral to the aorta while (b) emphasizes the rich nerve plexus that connects these ganglia to the pancreas. SMA, superior mesenteric artery; PL, plexus. *Source:* Classification of Pancreatic Carcinoma, 2003 [7], Fig. 3a and 3b. Reproduced with permission of the Japan Pancreas Society.

zymogen granules (also termed immature zymogen granules or condensing vacuoles) and they progressively lose membrane as contents condense to become mature zymogen granules.

The apical cytoplasm near the acinar lumen is occupied by variable numbers of mature zymogen granules. These are usually spherical (appearing round in crosssection) with a single bilayer membrane surrounding homogeneous dense content (see Figs 2.12, 2.13, 2.18, and 2.22). Fusion of the membranes of zymogen granules and adjacent lumenal cell membrane is observed prior to secretion of the zymogen into the lumen. See Longnecker [1] for additional electron micrographs that illustrate acinar cell ultrastructure.

Acinar cell cytoplasm may contain fat or autophagic vacuoles (sometimes called residual bodies) that are walled-off areas of damaged cytoplasm (Fig. 2.12).

Duct System

The components of the duct system are the main pancreatic duct (duct of Wirsung); its major branches, called interlobular ducts, that drain into the main duct throughout the pancreas as depicted in Fig. 2.2; smaller intralobular ducts; and ductules that link acinar tubules to the smallest intralobular ducts. The small intralobular ducts and ductules are ordinarily seen only at the level of light and electron microscopy. The accessory duct (duct of Santorini; Fig. 2.2) that connects the main duct to the duodenum at the minor papilla in some humans (Fig. 2.3) is of variable importance and is similar in structure to the main duct, although typically it is slightly smaller.

Enzymes from acinar cells are released into a bicarbonate-rich solution that is secreted by the centroacinar and ductal cells and flows from the acini and acinar



Figure 2.10 Pancreatic lobular tissue with acinar cells, small duct, ductule, and small islet. This H&E-stained section is largely composed of acini and acinar tubules cut in cross-section or tangentially. A small intralobular duct (a) is shown image right and at its upper end it gives rise to a ductule (b) with virtually no connective tissue evident in its wall. Liquid content of the duct and ductule is homogeneous and pink (eosinophilic). Large, clear spaces are fat cells (c). A small vein (d) and artery (e) are at image right above center. A small islet is near the lower image right corner. *Source:* Hruban RH, Pitman MB, Klimstra DS. Tumors of the pancreas. AFIP Atlas of Tumor Pathology, 4th series, fascicle 6. Washington, DC: American Registry of Pathology, 2007. Reproduced with permission.



Figure 2.11 Pancreatic tissue with acinar, centroacinar, and ductal cells. The acinar cells are easily identified because of the darkly stained zymogen granules (ZG) and are larger than centroacinar and ductal cells. The basal portion (B) of the acinar cells lies next to the interstitial space that contains vessels (V), nerves, and connective tissue. Nuclei (N) with nucleoli (n) are in the basal portion of the acinar cells. The golgi (G) lies at the junction of the basal and apical (A) portions of the cell. Centroacinar cells (CAC) have pale cytoplasm with no secretory granules. A small ductule (D) extends from image right to below center. Mitochondria (m) are identified at the top of the field. This is a 1 μ m thick section of plastic embedded tissue prepared for electron microscopy that was stained with toluidine blue. *Source:* Micrograph contributed by James Jamieson.



Figure 2.12 Acinar cells with RER, mature, and immature zymogen granules. Two centroacinar cells are near the center. The acinar cell at 3 o'clock, image right, is binucleate. Numerous mitochondria are present in the acinar cells and lower centroacinar cell. There are several electron-dense residual bodies in the acinar cells. It appears that two have been extruded into the interstitial space at the top of the image and others are being extruded into the acinar lumen near the center of the image. *Source:* Micrograph contributed by James Jamieson.



Figure 2.13 Apical portions of several acinar cells border two luminal spaces, lower image right and upper image left. A centroacinar cell with numerous mitochondria borders the lumen, lower image right. Microvilli protrude into the lumens from the luminal aspect of the acinar and centroacinar cells. Zymogen granules are prominent in all acinar cells. *Source:* Micrograph contributed by James Jamieson.



Figure 2.14 Serial cross-sections of main pancreatic duct (a) (H&E stain) stained to demonstrate collagen (b) (trichrome stain), myofibroblasts (c) (immunoperoxidase stain to demonstrate smooth muscle actin, a marker for myofibroblasts), and smooth muscle (d) (immunoperoxidase stain to demonstrate desmin, a marker for smooth muscle). The lining epithelium has been lost, probably reflecting preoperative ERCP and stenting of the pancreatic duct. The patient underwent a Whipple procedure because of chronic pancreatitis. There are many myofibroblasts and fewer smooth muscle cells in the wall of the main duct. *Source:* Micrographs contributed by Arief A. Suriawinata.

tubules into the ductules that join to form the intralobular ducts, then into the interlobular ducts and main duct, and finally into the duodenum at the major or minor papillae. Ducts are illustrated in Figs 2.10, 2.11, 2.14, 2.15, and 2.16.

The integrity of the duct system is of key importance in preventing entry of the exocrine enzymes into the interstitial space, where they may be activated and cause tissue damage manifested as pancreatitis. As ductules anastomose to form intralobular ducts, the duct walls begin to develop a connective tissue wall (Fig. 2.10) that becomes progressively thicker as the smaller ducts join to form larger ducts and the main pancreatic duct. The main and interlobular ducts have thick, dense, collagenous walls that contain myofibroblasts and smooth muscle cells (Fig. 2.14). The connective tissue component of the duct wall becomes progressively thinner and contains fewer myofibroblasts and smooth muscle cells as the ducts branch and become narrower in the lobules (Fig. 2.15). The smallest intralobular ducts lack smooth muscle cells. Intercellular tight junctions, also called zonula occludens, between duct cells, centroacinar cells, and acinar cells play a major role in preventing leakage of the duct system. Kern provided excellent images and discussion of these tight junctions [14].

The lumen of the duct system is normally lined by a single layer of cuboidal epithelial cells that have a single nucleus and a smaller amount of cytoplasm than acinar cells (Figs 2.10, 2.15, and 2.16). The cytoplasm is pale pink and homogeneous in H&E-stained sections. The duct lumen may contain homogeneous material reflecting the protein content of the secretions (Figs 2.10 and 2.16). Sometimes epithelial cells may be shed into the lumen.



Figure 2.15 Serial cross-sections of a small intralobubular duct surrounded by acinar tissue from the same patient as in Fig. 2.14. (a) H&E stain. Note the origin of a ductule branching into acinar tissue at 7 o'clock. (b) Trichrome stain with blue-staining collagen. There is fibrosis around acinar lobules (upper image left). (c) Immunoperoxidase stain with antibody to smooth muscle actin (SMA) to demonstrate the abundant myofibroblasts. (d) Immunoperoxidase stain with antibody to desmin to demonstrate smooth muscle cells. There is little staining. Source: Micrographs contributed by Arief A. Suriawinata.

Ductal epithelium may undergo squamous metaplasia or mucinous metaplasia. In the latter process, the ducts are lined by tall columnar cells with abundant pale apical cytoplasm that contains mucin. This type of change is characteristic of low-grade PanIN lesions.

At the ultrastructural level, duct cells have a simple structure compared with acinar cells. RER is sparse but mitochondria are numerous, and there are no secretory granules. The luminal surface gives rise to numerous microvilli, similar in appearance to those arising from



Figure 2.16 Pancreas ductule (top center) branches (upper image right) to reach several acini or acinar tubules (upper image right and near the center). Blue zymogen granules are conspicuous in the acinar cells and the liquid content of the ductule is also dark blue. Ductal and centroacinar cells have pale cytoplasm. The presence of numerous round empty capillaries (arrows) in the interstitial spaces indicates that the pancreas was perfused with fixative. Toluidine blue stain, 1 µm thick plastic embedded tissue. *Source:* Micrograph contributed by James Jamieson.



Figure 2.18 A pancreatic stellate cell (PSC) *in situ* is surrounded by multiple acinar cells containing zymogen granules. Extensions of PSC cytoplasm between acinar cells are conspicuous, upper image right and lower image left. The dark, irregular cytoplasmic inclusions at the origin of the latter interstitial extension may represent lipid droplets—a characteristic of PSC. *Source:* Contributed by the Pancreatic Research Group, UNSW, Australia, with special thanks to Dr Murray Killingsworth.



Figure 2.17 Pancreatic stellate cell (PSC) from a patient with acute pancreatitis. The PSC is near a macrophage (Ma), image right, and an acinar cell (Ac), image left. Fat droplets (F) and RER are conspicuous in the PSC cytoplasm below the nucleus (N). Original magnification 6000×. *Source:* Bachem et al. 1998 [16].

acinar cells (Fig. 2.13). Ductal cells have single cilia, although they are difficult to detect without special tissue preparation and labeling [15].

Interstitial Tissue

The interstitium contains capillaries, arteries, veins, lymphatics, nerve fibers, fat cells, and stellate cells. The stellate cells are undifferentiated connective tissue cells with characteristic structure (Figs 2.17 and 2.18) that are activated by inflammation to form fibroblasts and contribute to fibrosis associated with chronic pancreatitis and some neoplasms [16] (see Chapter 10).

Endocrine Pancreas

The pancreatic islets (islets of Langerhans) collectively comprise the endocrine pancreas that synthesizes and secretes insulin, glucagon, pancreatic polypeptide, and somatostatin. Most islets are too small to be seen by gross examination, hence they were not depicted in Figs 2.1 to 2.7. Islets vary greatly in size and ~70% are in the size range $50-250\,\mu\text{m}$ in diameter in humans, with an average in the range $100-150\,\mu\text{m}$ [17]. Small islets are dispersed throughout the acinar lobules (Fig. 2.19) and most larger islets lie along the main and interlobular ducts of the pancreas. Most islets are spherical or ellipsoid, but they can be irregular in shape—sometimes reflecting the presence of an adjacent structure, often a



Figure 2.19 Pancreatic lobules with acinar cells and four islets at 12, 3, 6–7, and 9 o'clock. The islets are paler than the surrounding acinar tissue. The upper and lower islets are small and the lateral islets are medium size. H&E stain.

duct, or limitation by a tissue plane. Several reports provide support for the presence of a higher population density of islets in the tail of the pancreas than in the head and body [5,18], although another study found no difference [19]. In adult humans, the number of islets is estimated to be $5 \times 10^5 - 10^6$ [20], whereas there are far fewer in smaller animals [21]. Islets comprise 1-2% of the pancreas in adults of most mammalian species. In addition to the islets, isolated islet cells may be found dispersed in the acinar lobules or in association with ducts.

Several of the images of islets are from sections that have been immunostained using antibodies to specific islet peptide hormones to demonstrate various islet cell types, including β cells (insulin), α cells (glucagon), δ cells (somatostatin) (Fig. 2.20), and pancreatic polypeptide (PP) (Fig. 2.21). In the portion of the pancreas derived from the dorsal pancreatic anlage, the majority of islet cells are β cells (75–80%), followed by α cells (about 15%), δ cells (about 5%), and very few PP cells. Most PP cells are in the portion of the pancreas derived from



Figure 2.20 Serial sections of a human islet immunostained using antibodies to insulin (a), glucagon (b), and somatostatin (c). The presence of the hormones is indicated by brown staining. The predominance of insulin secreting β cells is obvious. In (b) and (c), the location of α cells and δ cells is primarily at the border of groups of β cells. *Source:* Photos provided by Arief A. Suriawinata.



Figure 2.21 Mouse islet stained to demonstrate pancreatic polypeptide (red) and insulin (green). Immunofluorescence using antibodies to insulin and neuropeptide Y (NPY) that cross-reacts with PP. *Source:* Micrograph contributed by Susan Bonner-Weir.

the ventral pancreatic anlage, namely the uncinate process, that is reported to comprise about 10% of the pancreas [22,23]. In the uncinate process, islets contain few α cells and many more PP cells. Stefan et al. presented data from a study of 13 nondiabetic human pancreases, showing that the PP cells comprise 54.3–93.7% of the volume of islets in the uncinate region, displacing most α cells and some β cells [23]. They provided data that indicated that PP cells were the second most prevalent endocrine cell type overall in the pancreases of their 13 subjects.

At the ultrastructural level, islet cells contain numerous mitochondria, a modest amount of RER, and small secretory granules (islet hormones). The granules vary in size and density with cell type and hormone and show some variation between species (Figs 2.22 and 2.23).

Capillaries in the islets connect with capillaries serving the adjacent acinar cells before draining into veins. These proximal acinar cells are exposed to higher concentrations of islet hormones than the majority acinar cells that are more distant from islets. The proximal acinar cells sometimes are larger and contain more zymogen than more distant acinar cells, and they form a halo around the islets. This unique feature of islet–acinar blood supply has been referred to as an insulo-acinar portal system [24].



Figure 2.22 Mouse islet with β -cell cytoplasm containing insulin granules (image left), a δ cell with nucleus and less dense secretory granules (right of center), and α -cell cytoplasm with glucagon granules (upper image right corner) and at the bottom margin near the center. In murine species, β -cell granules have a wide halo surrounding the dense core. Acinar cell cytoplasm with zymogen granules, RER, and mitochondria is present (lower image right). *Source:* Micrograph contributed by Fred Gorelick.



Figure 2.23 Human islet from transplant isolation with α , β , and δ cells labeled. The α -cell granules are typically slightly larger than β -cell granules; δ -cell granules are typically less densely stained than the granules in α and β cells. The cytoplasm of several islet cells contains lipid—most notably in the central β cell where lipid bodies lie at 4 and 11–12 o'clock around the nucleus. *Source:* Micrograph contributed by Susan Bonner-Weir.

Acknowledgments

The authors thank Dale Bockman for reviewing the section that reflects his work on microanatomy of the acinar lobules. Figures 2.2, 2.3, 2.7, 2.8, 2.9, 2.11, 2.16, 2.20, and 2.23 have been published previously online in a Pancreapedia chapter on anatomy and histology of the pancreas [1]. The authors thank the contributors of many of the images as listed in the captions.

References

Several of the references are chapters in Go VLW, DiMagno EP, Gardner JD et al., eds. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology, and Disease, 2nd edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993. These may be downloaded at http://journals.lww.com/pancreasjournal/Pages/the-pancreas_bio_pathobio_disease.aspx.

- 1 Longnecker DS. Anatomy and histology of the pancreas. Pancreapedia: Exocrine Pancreas Knowledge Base. Miami: American Pancreatic Association, 2014. DOI: 10.3998/panc.2014.3; https://www.pancreapedia. org/reviews/anatomy-and-histology-of-pancreas (accessed June 5, 2017).
- 2 Hruban RH, Pitman MB, Klimstra DS. Tumors of the pancreas. AFIP Atlas of Tumor Pathology, 4th series, fascicle 6. Washington, DC: American Registry of Pathology, 2007.
- Bockman DE. Anatomy of the pancreas. In: Go VLW, DiMagno EP, Gardner JD et al., eds. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology, and Disease, 2nd edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993: 1–8.
- **4** Hellman B. Actual distribution of the number and volume of the islets of Langerhans in different size classes in non-diabetic humans of varying ages. Nature 1959;184(Suppl 19):1498–1499.
- **5** Wittingen J, Frey CF. Islet concentration in the head, body, tail and uncinate process of the pancreas. Ann Surg 1974;179(4):412–414.
- **6** Kamisawa T, Amemiya K, Tu Y et al. Clinical significance of a long common channel. Pancreatology 2002;2:122–128.
- Japan Pancreas Society. Classification of Pancreatic Carcinoma, 2nd Engl. edn. Tokyo: Kanehara, 2003: 57.
- 8 Bockman DE, Boydston WR, Parsa I. Architecture of human pancreas: implications for early changes in pancreatic disease. Gastroenterology 1983;85:55–61.
- **9** Bockman DE. Cells of origin of pancreatic cancer: experimental animal tumors related to human pancreas. Cancer 1981;47:1528–1534.
- 10 Bockman DE. Morphology of the exocrine pancreas related to pancreatitis. Microsc Res Tech 1997;37:509–519.
- 11 Bockman DE. Toward understanding pancreatic disease: from architecture to cell signaling. Pancreas 1995;11:324–329.
- 12 Morgan RG, Schaeffer BK, Longnecker DS. Size and number of nuclei differ in normal and neoplastic acinar cells from rat pancreas. Pancreas 1986;1(1):37–43.

- 13 Oates PS, Morgan RG. Changes in pancreatic acinar cell nuclear number and DNA content during aging in the rat. Am J Anat 1986;177(4):547–554.
- 14 Kern HF. Fine structure of the human exocrine pancreas. In: Go VLW, DiMagno EP, Gardner JD et al., eds. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology, and Disease, 2nd edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993: 9–19.
- 15 Aughsteen A. The ultrastructure of primary cilia in the endocrine and excretory duct cells of the pancreas of mice and rats. Eur J Morphol 2001;39(5):277–283.
- 16 Bachem MG, Schneider E, Gross H et al. Identification, culture, and characterization of pancreatic stellate cells in rats and humans. Gastroenterology 1998;115(2):421–432.
- Hellman B. The frequency distribution of the number and volume of the islets of Langerhans in man. Acta Soc Med Upsal 1959;64:432–460.
- 18 Rahier J, Guiot Y, Goebbels RM, Sempoux C, Henquin JC. Pancreatic beta-cell mass in European subjects with type 2 diabetes. Diabetes Obes Metab 2008;10(Suppl 4):32–42.
- 19 Yoon KH, Ko SH, Cho JH et al. Selective beta-cell loss and alpha-cell expansion in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus in Korea. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2003;88(5):2300–2308.
- 20 Korc M. Normal function of the endocrine pancreas. In: Go VLW, DiMagno EP, Gardner JD et al., eds. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology, and Disease, 2nd edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993: 751–758.
- 21 Longnecker DS, Wilson GL. Pancreas. In: Haschek-Hock WM, Rousseaux CG, eds. Handbook of Toxicologic Pathology. San Diego: Academic Press, 1991: 253–278.
- 22 Rahier J, Wallon J, Loozen S, Lefevre A, Gepts W, Haot J. The pancreatic polypeptide cells in the human pancreas: the effects of age and diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1983;56(3):441–444.
- **23** Stefan Y, Orci L, Malaisse-Lagae F, Perrelet A, Patel Y, Unger RH. Quantitation of endocrine cell content in the pancreas of nondiabetic and diabetic humans. Diabetes 1982;31:694–700.
- 24 Lifson N, Kramlinger KG, Mayrand RR, Lender EJ. Blood flow to the rabbit pancreas with special reference to the islets of Langerhans. Gastroenterology 1980;79(3):466–473.

Congenital and Inherited Anomalies of the Pancreas

Martin Zenker¹ and Markus M. Lerch²

¹ Institute of Human Genetics, University Hospital, Magdeburg, Germany
² Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

Introduction

The development of the pancreas from dorsal and ventral buds, which physiologically fuse to form one organ and a common ductal system, explains a number of developmental disorders that can lead to anatomic abnormalities of either the pancreas or its ducts. Most anomalies of the pancreas are discovered incidentally either at endoscopy, during diagnostic imaging, particularly magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), or at autopsy. Some of them may cause clinically relevant problems. Clinical symptoms are related either to damage caused by proteolytic processes or inflammation (pancreatitis), displacement or compression of neighboring organs, or to an abnormal (mostly decreased) quantity of secretory and incretory products. However, owing to the high functional reserve of both the endocrine and the exocrine parts of the pancreas, deficiencies in hormone or zymogen production do usually not become clinically apparent until more than 90% of the respective cells have lost their function. Pancreatic anomalies and functional defects can also be part of complex disorders that affect multiple organ systems or of metabolic abnormalities that cause abnormal development of the pancreas as part of a multiorgan process, or that merely increase the lifetime risk for developing pancreatitis or pancreatic diabetes. This chapter reviews some of the congenital developmental and inherited disorders that can affect the endocrine and exocrine pancreas.

Primary Malformations

Pancreatic Agenesis and Hypoplasia

Primary agenesis of the pancreas represents a very rare disorder of pancreatic development. Its exact incidence is not known. Complete absence of the pancreas not only manifests postnatally with diabetes mellitus and malabsorption, it is also consistently associated with intrauterine growth retardation, which appears to relate to the fact that insulin is a major intrauterine growth factor. In most cases, the condition is rapidly fatal [1]. Pancreatic agenesis may occur as a monogenic condition (OMIM 260370). Mutations in the gene for insulin promoter factor-1 IPF1 (also known as PDX1) and mutations in a distal enhancer of the PTF1A gene have been found in families with autosomal recessive inheritance of isolated pancreatic agenesis [2,3]. PTF1A encodes pancreas transcription factor 1α , which is known to play a pivotal role in mammalian pancreatic development [4]. Recessive mutations of PTF1A itself are responsible for a syndromic disorder comprising pancreatic and cerebellar agenesis (OMIM 609069) [5]. The association of congenital heart defects with variable pancreatic defects ranging from agenesis to hypoplasia has been found to be caused by dominant mutations of the GATA6 gene (OMIM 600001) [6]. All of these human genetic disorders are extremely rare. In mice, a lack of TCF2/vHNF1 also leads to pancreas agenesis [7,8].

In contrast to complete agenesis, pancreas hypoplasia or partial agenesis is unlikely to be symptomatic because

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

3

of the high functional reserves of both the endocrine and the exocrine pancreas. Partial agenesis of the pancreas mostly affects the dorsal part (also known as congenitally short pancreas), probably reflecting the fact that dorsal pancreas formation relies on different genes and signaling events from those of the ventral pancreas [9]. With this entity, only a pancreatic head is seen on imaging techniques and the body and tail of the organ are missing. Agenesis of the dorsal pancreas has been found to be associated with diabetes and pancreatitis [10,11]. The short pancreas can occur as solitary finding or in association with polysplenia syndrome [12]. Since most of the islet cells are located in the missing distal pancreas, patients with this anomaly have an increased risk of diabetes mellitus [13]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) can assist in establishing the diagnosis.

Annular Pancreas

Annular pancreas means the complete encirclement of the second part of the duodenum by a ring-like band of pancreatic tissue that may lead to partial or complete duodenal obstruction. Annular pancreas has an estimated incidence of one in 20,000 and is found in 8–21% of patients with neonatal duodenal obstruction. The exact pathogenesis of annular pancreas is not known. Several hypotheses have been proposed to account for annular pancreas, including gut rotation defects, increased outgrowth of both the dorsal and ventral pancreas, persistence of the left ventral bud, or a combination of these events.

Annular pancreas is often associated with other congenital anomalies, including intestinal atresias, malrotation, tracheoesophageal fistula, heart defects, and others. A considerable number of affected individuals have chromosomal disorders, particularly Down syndrome (11–16%) [14,15]. This suggests that annular pancreas represents an early embryologic malformation. Agenesis of the dorsal pancreatic anlage [16] (congenital short pancreas) may also be associated with annular pancreas.

Although most cases of annular pancreas are sporadic, there have been some instances of familial recurrence with different patterns of transmission [17,18], suggesting that this anomaly may also be caused by a monogenic defect. One such disorder associated with annular and/ or hypoplastic pancreas is Mitchell–Riley syndrome (OMIM 615710), which includes severe neonatal diabetes, intestinal malrotation, and gallbladder agenesis, among other characteristics. Recessive mutations in the *RFX6* gene, encoding a transcription factor that directs islet cell differentiation, have recently been reported to cause Mitchell–Riley syndrome [19].

Another syndrome involving annular pancreas formation is associated with mutations in the *FOXF1* gene, which are otherwise associated with severe vascular abnormalities of the lungs (OMIM 265380) [20,21].

In mice, homozygous inactivation of Indian hedgehog (*Ihh*) results in 42% annular pancreas, and inactivation of sonic hedgehog (*Shh*) may also lead to annular pancreas in certain genetic backgrounds [22,23]. In addition to the hedgehog pathway, tetraspanin (Tm4sf3) appears to have a fundamental regulatory role in pancreatic development. Experimental deletion of tetraspanin promotes a phenotype similar to pancreas divisum (see later), whereas its overexpression induced the formation of an annular pancreas [24].

Annular pancreas may present at any age, but roughly half of the patients are symptomatic during the first year of life with duodenal obstruction [14]. The earliest presentation may be prenatal with polyhydramnios and may be confirmed by fetal ultrasonography. In infants, the diagnosis is often made by abdominal ultrasound or a "double bubble" sign on plain abdominal radiography in an upright position; owing to post-duodenal obstruction, not only the stomach but also the upper duodenum is filled with gas-hence the double bubble on plain X-ray film. Patients in whom annular pancreas becomes symptomatic later in life may suffer from recurrent vomiting, chronic gastric distension, pain resulting from mild pancreatitis, or peptic ulcers [25-27]. Upper gastrointestinal studies or even contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CT) or MRI, which allows direct visualization of the ring, may help with the diagnosis. Patients are sometimes diagnosed by endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) (Fig. 3.1), albeit this invasive technique is now rarely used for diagnostic purposes. The differential diagnosis of duodenal obstruction should include duodenal atresia and intestinal volvulus.



Figure 3.1 ERCP of pancreas annulare in an adult. Note the ring-shaped pancreatic duct encircling the duodenum.

Surgical management of symptomatic annular pancreas is performed by duodenoduodenostomy as a bypass operation with an excellent long-term prognosis [14]. Resection of the ring is not recommended because of the risk of pancreatic peritonitis, postoperative pancreatitis, fistulae, and late fibrosis.

Pancreas Divisum

In pancreas divisum, there is absent or incomplete fusion between the dorsal duct of Santorini and the ventral duct of Wirsung [13], resulting in the majority of the gland draining via the smaller duct of Santorini into the minor papilla. The pancreatic head and the processus uncinatus with less tissue mass and secretory load then drain via the duct of Wirsung through the larger papilla of Vater. Multiple variants of the divisum have been described anatomically or on the basis of ERCP findings [28]. Pancreas divisum is the most common anatomic variant of the pancreas [13]. Its estimated incidence varies from approximately 4-14% in autopsy series to 2-7% in ERCP studies and with a reported 9.6% in a population-based secretin-stimulated MRCP study [29]. Diagnosis of pancreas divisum relies on ERCP or MRCP to visualize the duct of Santorini draining the pancreas (Fig. 3.2).



Figure 3.2 Pancreas divisum on ERCP. Whereas the intra- and extrahepatic bile ducts are of regular size and proportions, the pancreatic duct is short and tender (already overfilled with contrast medium) and supplies only the head of the pancreas.

It has been suggested that the small accessory duct may lead to functional obstruction and a propensity to pancreatitis, but a causal relationship remains controversial. Since the prevalence of a pancreas divisum is identical in the healthy control population and patients with chronic pancreatitis, it is no longer regarded as a risk factor for pancreatitis [30]. Recent evidence even suggests that the prevalence of SPINK1 and CFTR mutations, which are frequently associated with idiopathic pancreatitis, are just as common among chronic pancreatitis with pancreas divisum as without pancreas divisum [31]. This suggests that chronic pancreatitis with pancreas divisum is essentially idiopathic pancreatitis with the same genetic risk factors, of which mutations in the CFTR gene are the most conspicuous [31-33]. Although drainage is usually satisfactory, it can, in patients with chronic pancreatitis, add to the problem of impaired ductal flow. In these circumstances, the question arises of whether endoscopic sphincterotomy and stent insertion at the minor papilla are of benefit for the patient or can affect the natural history of chronic pancreatitis [34-36].

Ectopic Pancreas

Ectopic pancreatic tissue is an aberrant focus of normally developed pancreatic tissue that lacks anatomic and vascular continuity with the main organ and can be found in various locations. Autopsy studies suggest that ectopic pancreatic tissue is fairly common (prevalence from 1% to over 13%), but its clinical manifestation is very rare [37]. Most ectopic pancreatic tissue is discovered endoscopically in the stomach (particularly antrum), duodenum (Fig. 3.3), jejunum, or a Meckel diverticulum. Ectopic pancreatic tissue is mostly located in the submucosa but in some instances it can be found in the muscularis or serosa. Other locations include the ileum, liver, spleen, biliary tract, mesentery, or umbilicus [13].

The exact mechanisms leading to ectopic formation of pancreatic tissue have remained elusive. A key regulator for the appropriate localization of pancreatic stem cells in the forgut appears to be Hes-1 [38]. Ectopic pancreatic tissue has been observed in knockout mice for the homeobox gene cdx2. Inhibition of *Shh* signaling also leads to ectopic pancreas in chickens [39].

Although ectopic pancreatic tissue can undergo similar changes to the orthotopic pancreas, particularly cystic degeneration, ectopic pancreatitis [40], and even pancreatic cancer formation [41], in most cases ectopic pancreas remains asymptomatic. In many cases it is an incidental finding during surgery or endoscopy for another indication. If patients with ectopic pancreatic tissue become symptomatic, this may be due to the mass effect, which can cause either obstruction of the intestinal passage (mainly in the prepyloric localization) [42] or



Figure 3.3 Ectopic pancreas 4 cm distant from the duodenal papilla under endoscopic vision and during endoscopic snare dissection (top images) and histologically (bottom panels, at bottom right cytokeratin staining). Note the complete absence of endocrine cells on histology, which corresponds to a type II ectopic pancreas according to Heinrich (1909), that is, composed only of exocrine cells. *Source:* Histology courtesy of M. Androshchuk and G. Lorenz, Greifswald.

bowel intussusception, gastrointestinal hemorrhage secondary to mucosal ulcerations close to the pancreatic tissue [43], pain secondary to pancreatitis [40], and exceptional malignant transformation [41,44].

Diagnosis is made endoscopically or radiographically in antral localization. In other localizations, diagnosis is made at the time of surgery. The definite diagnosis relies on histology. Treatment of symptomatic ectopic pancreas is either surgical or endoscopic.

Ductal Anomalies

Variability in the development of the dorsal and ventral ductal systems can give rise to a number of anatomic variations. Most of them are incidental findings at endos-copy/ERCP or by MRI/MRCP during systematic studies [29]. Ductal abnormalities that have been implicated in the pathogenesis of clinical disease include fusion failure of the dorsal and ventral ductal systems, which results in a ductal pattern known as pancreas divisum (see earlier), and the pattern of the junction with the common bile duct known as "common channel syndrome."

Common channel syndrome (pancreaticobiliary maljunction) results from an abnormally long common pancreatobiliary channel due to a junction of the ventral pancreatic duct with the common bile duct outside the duodenum wall [45]. This may permit the reflux of pancreatic enzymes into the common bile duct. Pancreaticobiliary reflux has been confirmed by dynamic MRCP after secretin stimulation [46] but does not appear to play a role in pancreatitis associated with gallstone disease [47]. Reflux of pancreatic juice into the bile duct may result in bile duct cyst formation. Reflux of bile into the pancreas, on the other hand, is much less likely to occur since pancreatic secretory pressure exceeds bile duct secretory pressure consistently. Ductal content flowing in either direction may result in pancreatitis or choledochal cyst formation. Common channel syndrome can be found in the majority of children with choledochal cyst [48]. The diagnosis of a choledochal cyst is mostly made by abdominal ultrasonography. Visualization of the common channel relies on invasive procedures, such as ERCP, percutaneous transhepatic cholangiography, or noninvasive MRCP. Treatment of a choledochal cyst is surgical. Endoscopic sphincteroplasty may be curative in common channel syndrome without choledochal cyst but with pancreatic ductal ectasia [45].

Congenital Pancreatic Cysts

The great majority of cysts in the pancreas are (a) multiple cysts, (b) pseudocysts (no true epithelial lining), and

(c) a complication of chronic pancreatitis. True single congenital cysts of the pancreas are extremely rare. However, in population-based MRCP studies, small cysts (<1 cm) of unknown etiology (but most likely dysontogenetic) are fairly common and affect one-quarter of healthy volunteers [29]. Larger congenital cysts have a female predominance and may present as an asymptomatic palpable mass, or with epigastric pain, jaundice, and vomiting related to compression of surrounding visceral structures [49]. These cysts are most commonly located in the tail and body of the pancreas and are typically unilocular cysts with thin-walled cavities ranging in size from microscopic to up to 5 cm in diameter [50]. Ductal communication is rare. These cysts are usually anechoic on ultrasound and are low-attenuation cystic structures on CT or MRI examination with no wall enhancement. Associated congenital anomalies may include renal tubular ectasia, polydactyly, anorectal malformations, polycystic kidneys, and asphyxiating thoracic dystrophy [50]. Multilocular cysts may also be part of von Hippel-Lindau disease and autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease (see below), but in both conditions pancreatic cysts are rarely congenital. Most congenital cysts with the symptoms mentioned and clinical manifestation are diagnosed in children. When they are found in adults, the differential diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis-associated cysts on the one hand, and cystic tumors of the pancreas (cystic adenomas and carcinomas, also more common in females) on the other, becomes an important and sometimes difficult differential diagnosis [51].

Gastrointestinal duplication cysts are abnormalities of the developing foregut that have, in contrast to the pseudocysts seen in chronic pancreatitis (Fig. 3.4), alimentary tract epithelial lining. A majority of these cysts contain



Figure 3.4 Large cysts in the head and tail of the pancreas in a patient with chronic pancreatitis.

gastric mucosa or pancreatic tissue, and digestive secretions can facilitate hemorrhage within the cyst. Juxtapancreatic duplication cysts typically originate from the stomach or duodenum and may compress the pancreas. Rarely, the cysts may be sequestered within the pancreas itself [49]. Communication between the cyst and the pancreatic duct is uncommon and, if present, rather pathognomonic for pancreatitis-associated pseudocysts.

Congenital Secretory Insufficiency (Excluding Cystic Fibrosis)

Congenital exocrine pancreatic insufficiency is rare. Cystic fibrosis, which leads to progressive destruction of the pancreas and may result in clinical symptoms of secretory insufficiency from birth, accounts for the majority of cases with congenital exocrine pancreatic insufficiency [52]. Mutations in the *CFTR* gene that do not cause cystic fibrosis (including lung disease) but raise the susceptibility for developing pancreatitis have been shown to partially impair pancreatic exocrine secretion [53]. Pancreatic disease in cystic fibrosis is discussed separately in Chapter 47.

Congenital pancreatic secretory insufficiency, if complete, manifests from birth with loose and voluminous stools, steatorrhea, failure to thrive, and hypoproteinemia. However, as the functional capacity of the exocrine pancreas is good, exocrine failure may not become manifest unless more than 90% of the exocrine cells have been destroyed [54].

Congenital exocrine pancreatic insufficiency without diabetes is not due to a primary malformation of acinar cells, because in the absence of acinar tissue endocrine cells do not develop properly. Instead, congenital secretory insufficiency of the pancreas reflects either isolated enzyme deficiencies or early-onset degeneration of acinar cells resulting in fibrosis or lipomatosis of the organ. Owing to the destructive nature of the disorder in the latter group, progression to combined insufficiency is common. Some of the disorders associated with congenital secretory insufficiency are discussed in the following.

Isolated Enzyme Deficiencies

Isolated deficiencies of several pancreatic zymogens have been described, but all of them are extremely rare. The enzymes affected include lipase, colipase, trypsinogen, and amylase [55].

When lipid digestion is involved, the leading symptoms are chronic diarrhea and steatorrhea, which are readily detected with or without malnutrition. Congenital absence of pancreatic lipase was described as a familial trait with probable autosomal recessive inheritance (OMIM 614338) [56]. Colipase deficiency was reported in two brothers [57] and the combined defect of both lipase and colipase in another family and one isolated case [58,59]. Mutations in PNLIP, the gene encoding pancreatic lipase, have been reported in two families with autosomal recessive inheritance of pancreatic triglyceride lipase deficiency [60,61]. Pancreatic amylase deficiency may lead to diarrhea induced by a diet that is rich in starch, but the functional capacity of the carbohydrate-digesting enzymes is rather high, and therefore amylase deficiency may remain compensated [62,63]. Children with trypsinogen deficiency were reported to present with growth failure, diarrhea, hypoproteinemia, and edema [64]. Enterokinase deficiency, although enterokinase is not an enzyme of the pancreas itself, presents as a pancreatic protease defect, because this enzyme is critical for the activation of pancreas-derived zymogens in the duodenum [65,66]. Mutations in the proenteropeptidase gene PRSS7 have been reported as the molecular basis of this condition in one family (OMIM 226200) [67]. All these isolated enzyme deficiencies have in common the extreme paucity of reported cases and-apart from very few exceptions-the lack of molecularly proven defects (Table 3.1). This may indicate that alternative sources of lipolytic, proteolytic, and glycolytic activity exist that can compensate for isolated deficiencies. In all conditions of isolated pancreatic enzyme deficiency, enzyme replacement therapy is very effective.

Shwachman–Diamond Syndrome

After cystic fibrosis, Shwachman–Diamond syndrome (SDS) (OMIM 260400) is the second most common inherited cause of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency. It has an approximate incidence of one in 50,000 in the North American population. Manifestations outside the pancreas sometimes concern skeletal features (e.g., metaphyseal dysplasia) but most often involve hematologic abnormalities, typically intermittent neutropenia, but other blood cell fractions may also be affected. Affected patients are short in stature and most commonly suffer from one or more symptoms, which include diarrhea due to malabsorption, failure to thrive, and recurrent infections [68]. In contrast to cystic fibrosis, sweat chloride concentration is normal. Imaging features with replacement of pancreatic tissue by fat (Fig. 3.5) or diffuse fatty infiltration are rather characteristic [69]. Although a majority of the pancreatic tissue is replaced by fat, resulting in a variable degree of steatorrhea, which can even somewhat improve when the children get older, the islet cells of Langerhans and the ductal architecture remain largely intact [70,71]. Hence neither diabetes nor pancreatitis is a consistent feature of SDS. Virtually all patients with SDS have consistent evidence of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency, although clinical signs and symptoms of maldigestion may be absent.

The pathogenesis of the exocrine pancreatic defect in SDS has been partly elucidated. In SDS cells, ribosome biogenesis and protein synthesis are altered and the most likely underlying mechanism is a Complex IV impairment with resulting defects in oxidative phosphorylation, ATP depletion, increased glycolysis, and endoplasmic reticulum stress, the last associated with high intracellular



Figure 3.5 Fatty replacement of the entire pancreas (black central box on the abdominal CT) in Shwachman–Diamond syndrome. *Source:* Wilschanski M et al. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 1994;19:111–113, Fig. 1. Reproduced with permission of Wolters Kluwer Health.

Table 3.1	Isolated	deficiency	/ of	pancreatic	enzvmes.
-----------	----------	------------	------	------------	----------

Enzyme	Gene	Locus	Defect genetically confirmed in affected patients
Trypsinogen	PRSS1	7q35	No
Lipase	PNLIP	10q26	Yes (two families)
Colipase	CLPS	6pter-p21.1	No
Pancreatic amylase	AMY2A AMY2B	1p21	No
Enterokinase ^a	PRSS7	21q21	Yes (one family)

^a Duodenal brush border enzyme; deficiency presents like trypsinogen deficiency.

calcium concentrations [72]. Unlike in cystic fibrosis, where pancreatic disease is caused by ductal obstruction, in SDS the pancreatic acini fail to develop properly or undergo a very early degeneration. Histologically, the SDS pancreas shows normal ductal architecture and islets, absent or sparse acinar cells, and extensive fatty replacement [73].

Inheritance of SDS is autosomal recessive. The disease is caused by mutations in the *SBDS* gene (denoting the full name Shwachman–Bodian–Diamond syndrome) on chromosome 7q11 [74]. *SBDS* encodes a predicted protein of 250 amino acids. A pseudogene copy (*SBDSP*) with 97% nucleotide sequence identity resides in a locally duplicated genomic segment of 305 kb. Interestingly, recurrent mutations often (89%) result from gene conversion with at least one of two pseudogene-like sequence changes that result in protein truncations. The protein SDBS is a member of a highly conserved protein family involved in ribosome formation function with putative orthologs in diverse species, including archaea and eukaryotes. The protein is thus involved in RNA metabolism.

Diagnosis of SDS is based on the characteristic clinical findings, but it may be delayed in atypical or mild cases. Treatment is symptomatic. Most recently, biallelic mutations in DNAJC21 have apparently been found in association with SDS [75].

A distinct autosomal recessive syndrome with pancreatic, hematopoietic, and skeletal features has been termed "exocrine pancreatic insufficiency, dyserythropoietic anemia, and calvarial hyperostosis" (OMIM 612714) and related to mutations in the *COX4I2* gene [76].

Pearson Marrow Pancreas Syndrome

Pearson syndrome (OMIM 557000) is characterized by refractory sideroblastic anemia with vacuolization of marrow precursors and exocrine pancreatic dysfunction. Severe, transfusion-dependent, macrocytic anemia usually starts in infancy. In contrast to SDS, the pancreas rather shows fibrosis in Pearson syndrome and the disorders also differ in bone marrow morphology. Pearson syndrome was found to be a mitochondrial disorder resulting from deletions of mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) [77]. The disorder may be progressive and a phenotypic shift from a predominantly hematopoietic disorder (Pearson syndrome) to a disease with overt muscle dysfunction (mitochondrial myopathy) was repeatedly observed, with eventual evolution to a fully developed Kearns–Sayre syndrome, depending on the distribution of deleted mtDNA [78].

Johanson-Blizzard Syndrome

Johanson–Blizzard syndrome (JBS) (OMIM 243800) is characterized by congenital pancreatic exocrine insufficiency and a peculiar malformation of the nose with hypoplasia or aplasia of the nasal wings (Fig. 3.6). Additional features that are present in a large proportion of patients include short stature, scalp defects, oligodontia, deafness, hypothyroidism, imperforate anus, and intellectual disability [79]. The condition is inherited as an autosomal recessive trait and has an estimated incidence of one in 250,000 [80].

It was shown that JBS is caused by mutations in the gene *UBR1*, leading to severe deficiency of the homonymous ubiquitin ligase of the N-end rule pathway [80]. As this pathway is responsible for the degradation of intracellular proteins, it is likely that the excess or increased half-life of hitherto unknown proteins is involved in the pathogenesis of the pancreatic and other defects of JBS.

Pancreatic disease is an obligate feature of JBS [81]. Histologically, the pancreas of infants who died from complications of the syndrome was shown to lack almost completely acinar cells, which are replaced by fat and connective tissue, whereas the ductal architecture and islets are fairly well preserved [82,83]. Corresponding to these findings, it was demonstrated that JBS patients had preserved ductular output of fluid and electrolytes with decreased secretion of zymogens [84]. It has been shown that the acinar cell loss is likely caused by an intrauterine destruction of these cells resembling a pancreatitis of prenatal onset [85]. Mice deficient in *UBR1* were shown to have milder abnormalities of pancreatic function,



Figure 3.6 Prominent aplasia of the nasal wings as a characteristic feature of Johanson–Blizzard syndrome.
including decreased zymogen secretion and increased susceptibility to experimental pancreatitis.

Diagnosis of JBS is established on the basis of the characteristic clinical picture and treatment is symptomatic.

Isolated Congenital Disorders of Pancreatic Endocrine Function

Congenital Hyperinsulinism

Hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia of neonatal onset is a clinically and etiologically heterogeneous disease [86,87]. Congenital hyperinsulinism (CHI) was formerly called "nesidioblastosis," assuming abnormal proliferation of β cells from ductal epithelium as the underlying cause [88], but it was later demonstrated that this histologic pattern may normally be found in early infancy and that "nesidioblastosis" does not correspond to an abnormal β -cell proliferation [89,90]. In fact, two major histopathologic types of CHI can be differentiated: The diffuse form (60-70%) is characterized by the presence of islet cells with enlarged nuclei, abundant cytoplasm, and histologic evidence of increased metabolic activity throughout the pancreas. In the focal form (30-40%), hyperplasia of apparently normal islets involves a limited region of the pancreas, whereas β cells outside the focal lesion have small nuclei and sparse cytoplasm corresponding to suppression of insulin secretion [91]. A third, mosaic type has more recently been proposed [92]. In contrast, insulin-producing adenomas, the most common cause of hyperinsulinism in older children and adults, are merely seen in infants. Islet cell hyperplasia may be a consequence of chronic fetal exposure to hyperglycemia due to maternal diabetes. In this case, hyperinsulinism is transient and rarely lasts for more than a few days or weeks. Transient hyperinsulinism due to islet cell hyperplasia is also a feature of Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome (see later). It may also occur in other syndromic conditions such as Costello syndrome (OMIM 218040), Kabuki syndrome (OMIM 147920), Sotos syndrome (OMIM 117550), congenital disorders of glycosylation (OMIM 212065), and other rare diseases [86,87]. Many cases, particularly of transient CHI, are sporadic without an obvious underlying cause.

Persistent hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia of infancy is considered to have a strong genetic contribution and most cases have an identifiable monogenic cause (synonym: familial hyperinsulinism; OMIM 256450). Inheritance may be autosomal recessive or dominant and several genes in which mutations cause familial hyperinsulinism are known [86,87]. Some genetic entities have specific features associated with hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia that make them recognizable clinically, such as hyperammonemia in hyperinsulinism–hyperammonemia syndrome caused by *GLUD1* mutations, abnormal levels of 3-hydroxyglutaric acid in urine in 3-hydroxyacyl-CoA dehydrogenase deficiency (*HADH* gene), and exerciseinduced hypoglycemia caused by mutations of the *SLC16A1* gene [86,87].

The most common cause of familial hyperinsulinism is genetic defects affecting the subunits of the pancreatic β -cell ATP-dependent potassium channel (K_{ATP}), SUR1 and Kir6.2, encoded by ABCC8 and KCNJ11, respectively [87]. Recessive and a few dominant K_{ATP} mutations are associated with the *diffuse* type of CHI. The *focal* type instead requires a paternally inherited KATP channel mutation and a second somatic event leading to a loss of the maternal allele within the focal lesion. The imbalance in the expression of various imprinted genes in the chromosomal region 11p15.5 where ABCC8 and *KCNJ11* are located has been shown to promote β -cell hyperplasia [87]. Other monogenic forms of CHI are caused by mutations in the genes GCK, HNF4A, HNF1A, and UCP2 [86,87]. Treatment of CHI includes glucose infusions, dietary measures, and medical options (diazoxide, octreotide). Surgery is the treatment of choice in cases with severe focal CHI, where it leads to complete remission, but may also be an option in refractory cases with diffuse CHI [93,94].

Congenital hyperplasia of other endocrine cells or deregulation of their hormone output is extremely rare.

Isolated Congenital Endocrine Insufficiency

Blum et al. described a newborn with congenital absence of the insulin-producing β cells from otherwise normalappearing pancreatic islets, causing insulin-dependent neonatal diabetes mellitus [95]. An isodisomy of chromosome 6 was found in this child, suggesting that the gene responsible for this disorder is located there [96]. The imbalance in the expression of imprinted genes of the region 6q24 is now established as the most common cause of transient neonatal diabetes mellitus (TNDM; OMIM 601410) [97]. Affected newborns are usually small for gestational age. Hyperglycemia usually requires insulin and resolves by the age of 18 months, but recurrence of diabetes mellitus in adolescence or adulthood is common. 6q24-related TNDM can be caused by paternal uniparental disomy (41%), duplications of the paternal allele (29%), and hypomethylation of the maternal differentially methylated region (30%). The last may represent an isolated epimutation or may be caused by homozygous or compound heterozygous ZFP57 mutations. Accordingly, while the majority of patients with TNDM are sporadic cases, familial occurrence is also possible. In a study of 97 patients with TNDM, 72% had an abnormality at the 6q24 locus, whereas of the remaining 28 TNDM patients without 6q24 abnormalities, 26% were found to have a mutation in the *ABCC8* or *KCNJ11* genes, which usually cause *permanent* neonatal diabetes mellitus (PNDM; OMIM 606176) [98].

In contrast to the *ABCC8* and *KCNJ11* changes in congenital hyperinsulinism, the PNDM-related mutations in these genes cause a gain of function of K_{ATP} and are inherited in a dominant manner. PNDM may also be caused by mutations in the genes encoding pancreatic glucokinase (*GCK*) and insulin (*INS*). Inheritance for GCK-related PNDM is autosomal recessive [99]. Abnormal morphologic findings of the pancreatic islets have not been described in patients with TNDM or PNDM. Aside from these functional islet cell defects, neonatal diabetes may also result from any type of agenesis or severe hypoplasia of the pancreas, as already mentioned.

Congenital absence of the islets of Langerhans may be part of the X-linked immunodysregulation, polyendocrinopathy, and enteropathy syndrome (IPEX; OMIM 304790) [100]. It has been shown to be caused by mutations in the FOXP3 gene, and overwhelming systemic autoimmunity starting in early life is supposed to be the pathogenetic basis of the islet cell defect [101]. Infantileonset (often within the neonatal period) diabetes mellitus is also a typical sign of Wolcott-Rallison syndrome (OMIM 226980), which is caused by recessive mutations in EIF2AK3. This gene is highly expressed in pancreatic islet cells and presumed to act as a regulator of protein synthesis [102]. A syndrome of neonatal diabetes mellitus with congenital hypothyroidism (OMIM 610199) has been associated with mutations of GLIS3 encoding a pancreatic transcription factor involved in the transcriptional regulation of neurogenin-3 and insulin [103]. A number of other extremely rare syndromes may also present with neonatal diabetes.

Inherited disorders of insulin secretion leading to adult noninsulin-dependent diabetes mellitus or maturity-onset diabetes of the young (MODY) are not discussed here, with the sole exception of carboxyl ester lipase (CEL), a bile salt-dependent lipolytic enzyme produced by acinar cells, mutations in which had initially been identified in Norwegian patients with MODY diabetes. An extended search recently identified a hybrid allele (CEL-HYB) originating from a crossover between CEL and its neighboring pseudogene, CELP. In a cohort with familial chronic pancreatitis, the CEL-HYB was found with an odds ratio (OR) of 15.5 and in three replication cohorts of nonalcoholic chronic pancreatitis patients with an OR of 5.2, making this variant the most recent addition to the growing list of pancreatitis-causing genes [104].

Other Hereditary Disorders with Variable Pancreatic Involvement and Metabolic Diseases Affecting the Pancreas

Pancreatic abnormalities have been described in a number of congenital or inherited multisystem disorders where they are rarely one of the leading symptoms or may even remain clinically inapparent. In addition, several metabolic disorders may be associated with pancreatic manifestations, mainly pancreatitis.

Polycystic Kidney Disease

Multiple cysts of the pancreas can be present as part of polycystic systemic disorders, including autosomal recessive (ARPKD, OMIM 263200) and autosomal dominant polycystic (ADPKD; OMIM 173900) disease. ARPKD is caused by mutations in the PKHD1 (polycystic kidney and hepatic disease 1) gene on chromosome 6p12 [105]. The disease presentation of ARPKD is highly variable. In newborns, the disease results in significantly enlarged polycystic kidneys, and may be associated with pulmonary hypoplasia resulting from oligohydramnios as a major cause of morbidity and mortality. Liver involvement is detectable in approximately half of infants and comprises cysts and periportal fibrosis. Pancreatic cysts and pancreatic fibrosis have been reported repeatedly as an imaging finding or at autopsy in children with ARPKD, but clinical symptoms of pancreatic involvement are exceptional. The same is true for ADPKD, where the development of sonographically visible pancreatic cysts is a much more common feature. ADPKD is a common condition affecting one in 800 live births from all ethnic groups. It results in progressive loss of renal function, with more than half of affected individuals requiring renal replacement therapy by the age of 60 years or older. Pancreatic cysts are present in about 10% of the patients, but rarely in infancy, and pancreatic involvement is typically less severe than renal and hepatic involvement. Occasionally, pancreatic cysts may lead to pancreatitis [106]. Genetic heterogeneity exists but mutations in one gene (PKD1 on chromosome 16p) are responsible for most cases (approximately 85%) [107]. A second gene termed PKD2 located on chromosome 4 has also been recognized as underlying the disease [108], and most recently GANAB, encoding the glucosidase II- α subunit, was reported to cause autosomal-dominant polycystic kidney and liver disease [109].

Von Hippel-Lindau Syndrome

One of the inherited disorders that are associated with single or multiple cysts in different parenchymal organs including the pancreas is von Hippel-Lindau syndrome (VHL; OMIM 193300). VHL is an autosomal dominant familial cancer syndrome predisposing to a variety of benign and malignant neoplasms. It is caused by mutations in the VHL tumor suppressor gene on chromosome 3p25 [110], but genetic changes in the cyclin D1 gene on chromosome 11q13 may further modify the phenotype [111]. The incidence is estimated at one in 36,000 and affected patients are at risk for developing cerebellar, spinal, and retinal hemangioblastoma, renal cell carcinoma, pheochromocytoma, pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors, pancreatic and renal cysts, and epididymal cystadenoma [112]. VHL has previously been classified as type 1 (without pheochromocytoma) and type 2 (with pheochromocytoma). Other authors have subdivided VHL further into type 2 and type 2A (with pheochromocytoma) and type 2B (with pheochromocytoma and renal cell carcinoma). Pancreatic lesions in VHL include multiple cysts, serous cystadenoma, and neuroendocrine tumors. Pancreatic carcinoma and adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater have also been reported. Pancreatic cysts are relatively common in VHL, and involvement can range from a single cyst to multiple cysts, virtually replacing the pancreas. Cysts are reported in up to 30% of patients in imaging studies [49], but can be found in up to 72% in patients with VHL at autopsy. Peripheral calcifications may also be present. These cysts may be the first indication of disease during routine screening and may precede any other manifestation of VHL by several years.

Beckwith-Wiedemann Syndrome

The cardinal features of Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome (BWS; OMIM 130650) are exomphalos, macroglossia, and gigantism in the neonate. Hypertrophy of the pancreas is an imaging feature and severe hypoglycemia of affected neonates caused by transient hyperinsulinism is the most threatening early clinical complication of BWS. No other clinical symptoms related to the pancreas are common features of BWS. During childhood, BWS patients are at increased risk for developing specific tumors, including adrenal carcinoma, nephroblastoma, hepatoblastoma, and Pancreatoblastoma rhabdomyosarcoma. has been described in a few instances and may also be congenital [113]. BWS is genetically heterogeneous. Epigenetic and genomic alterations of the imprinted region on chromosome 11p15.5 are the underlying cause, including paternal methylation patterns on the maternal chromosome, paternal uniparental disomy for chromosome 11p15, and mutations of the CDKN1C gene [114]. Most cases are sporadic.

Jeune Syndrome and Other Ciliopathies

Jeune syndrome (OMIM 208500) is an autosomal recessive ciliopathy characterized by skeletal abnormalities of the thorax and extremities and nephronophthisis. It may be associated with pancreatic cysts and pancreatic fibrosis, leading to exocrine pancreatic insufficiency [115,116]. The leading symptom is, however, nephronophthisis, a childhood kidney disease with progressive symmetrical destruction of the kidneys involving both the tubules and glomeruli. It characteristically results in anemia, polyuria, polydipsia, isosthenuria (decreased ability to concentrate the urine), and progressive and terminal renal failure, which in itself is a risk factor for disturbed exocrine pancreatic function. Mutations in more than 15 genes have been identified to be responsible for the phenotype of Jeune syndrome. DYNC2H1 mutations account for about half of the cases [117].

Fibrotic and cystic changes of the pancreas are a common feature in renal-hepatic-pancreatic dysplasia (OMIM 208540), another entity within the clinically overlapping and genetically extremely heterogeneous spectrum of ciliopathies. The two known genes for renal-hepatic-pancreatic dysplasia, *NPHP3* and *NEK8*, are also involved in Meckel syndrome and nephronophthisis, respectively [118]. Similar involvement of the pancreas may also be found in other ciliopathies. A recent study using a mouse model suggested that chronic pancreatitis with perturbed acinar homeostasis and differentiation plays a role in the pathogenesis of ciliopathy-related pancreatic defects [119].

Inherited Metabolic Disorders Affecting the Pancreas

Acute and chronic recurrent pancreatitis has been reported in patients with a variety of rare inborn errors of metabolism (Table 3.2). In most of these, pancreatitis is not very common, with the exception of some disorders of lipid metabolism as briefly discussed in the following [120].

Hyperlipidemia is one of the most common metabolic causes of recurrent pancreatitis [121]. A number of familial disorders, including lipoprotein lipase deficiency, apolipoprotein C-II deficiency, and common hypertriglyceridemia, can result in massive plasma accumulations of chylomicrons or triglycerides. Triglyceride levels above 2000 mg/dL (22.6 mmol/L) are generally considered to put patients at a significant risk for developing pancreatitis.

Hereditary lipoprotein lipase (LPL) deficiency (OMIM 246650) is an autosomal recessive condition with an estimated incidence of one in 10^6 . The first symptoms often

Table 3.2 Inherited metabolic diseases with increased risk of pancreatitis

Disorder	ОМІМ	Gene	Locus	Nature of pancreatitis
Lipoprotein lipase deficiency	238600	LPL	8p22	Recurrent
Apolipopoprotein C-II deficiency	207750	APOC2	19q13.2	Recurrent
Familial hypertriglyceridemia and chylomicronemia	145750	APOA5 LIPI	11q23 22q11.2	Recurrent
Glycogen storage disorders (glycogenosis type 1)	232200	G6PC	17q21	Acute
Branched-chain ketoaciduria (maple syrup urine disease)	248600	BCKDHA BCKDHB DBT DLD	19q13 6p22–p21 1p31 7q31–q32	Acute
Isovaleric acidemia	243500	IVD	15q14–q15	Acute
Methylmalonic acidemia	251100 251110 277400 251000	MMAA MMAB MMACHC MUT	4q31 12q24 1p34.1 6p12	Chronic?
Propionic acidemia	606054	PCCA PCCB	13q32 3q21–q22	Acute
Homocystinuria	236200	CBS	21q22.3	Acute-chronic
3-Hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA lyase deficiency	246450	HMGCL	1p36-p33	Acute
Acute intermittent porphyria	176000	HMBS	11q23.3	Acute
Pyruvate kinase deficiency	266200	PKLR	1q21	Acute ^a
Cytochrome <i>c</i> oxidase deficiency	220110	Heterogeneous	Multiple	Chronic
MELAS/MERFF	540000 545000	Heterogeneous	mtDNA	Acute-chronic
Cystinuria	220100	SLC3A1 SLC7A9	2p16.3 19q13.1	?
Lysinuric protein intolerance (and other cationic aminoacidurias)	222700	SLC7A7	14q11.2	?
Ornithine transcarbamylase deficiency	311250	OTC	Xp21.1	Acute

^a Related to gallstones.

arise in early childhood and the most common clinical presentation includes abdominal pain caused by recurrent attacks of pancreatitis, eruptive cutaneous xanthomatosis, and hepatosplenomegaly. Almost 30% of patients with LPL deficiency develop pancreatitis [120,122]. The pancreatitis associated with LPL deficiency is most often recurrent, sometimes severe and necrotizing, and only rarely leads to diabetes, pancreatic calcifications, or exocrine pancreatic deficiency. The diagnosis of LPL deficiency should be suspected in hyperlipidemic patients when chylomicrons are detectable in refrigerated fasting plasma and no significant very low-density lipoprotein (VLDL) elevation is found. The diagnosis of LPL deficiency can be made by measuring the enzyme activity in post-heparin plasma (heparin releases the enzyme into the bloodstream) with a commercially available enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA). The treatment of pancreatitis in these patients

is not different from that with other causes of the disease, but an aggressive lipid-lowering therapy by dietary restriction of fat intake is paramount to prevent recurrence. Medium-chain triglycerides can serve as a substitute because they are not incorporated into chylomicrons after absorption. Hereditary LPL deficiency has, as of 2012, become the first and only disorder for which a gene therapy has been approved in the European Union. The agent alipogene tiparvovec (Glybera) addresses the enzyme deficiency by introducing an LPL gain-of-function allele delivered by an adeno-associated virus-type vector via intramuscular injection. The effect (and the reason for approval by the regulatory authorities) is a lowering of the rate of pancreatitis episodes in affected patients [123].

Apolipoprotein C-II deficiency is caused by mutations in the *APOC2* gene, and is inherited as an autosomal recessive disorder with a worldwide distribution. The defect results in an impaired clearance of chylomicrons from the blood. Apolipoprotein C-II deficiency is less common than LPL deficiency. As apolipoprotein C-II functions as an activator for LPL, its deficiency clinically resembles LPL deficiency, but it generally has a milder course and later onset of symptoms (between 13 and 60 years). However, pancreatitis represents a more frequent and sometimes severe complication of apolipoprotein C-II deficiency, and up to 60% of patients are affected by episodes of pancreatitis [124]. The diagnosis is made by measuring LPL activity in post-heparin plasma as already described or on gel electrophoresis of VLDL apolipoproteins. A distinction from LPL deficiency can be readily made because the addition of apolipoprotein C-II to the assay completely restores lipolytic activity but does not affect the plasma of patients with LPL deficiency. Also, for apolipoprotein C-II deficiency, treatment modalities based on gene therapy concepts are under investigation.

Several other disorders of lipid metabolism have been reported that can lead to either chylomicronemia or hypertriglyceridemia and are not associated with defects in the LPL system. The incidence of patients with lipid disorders that result in such elevated triglyceride levels is estimated to be between 10 and 20 per 100,000 and is therefore much higher than that of disorders caused by inborn errors of the LPL system. Often, the high triglyceride levels are not caused by the disorder alone, but are precipitated by additional factors such as diabetes mellitus, alcohol, β -adrenergic blockers, glucocorticoids, estrogens, diuretics, and other drug therapies. All of these factors can greatly

References

- 1 Voldsgaard P, Kryger-Baggesen N., Lisse I. Agenesis of pancreas. Acta Paediatr 1994;83(7):791–793.
- **2** Stoffers DA et al. Pancreatic agenesis attributable to a single nucleotide deletion in the human IPF1 gene coding sequence. Nat Genet 1997;15(1):106–110.
- **3** Weedon MN et al. Recessive mutations in a distal PTF1A enhancer cause isolated pancreatic agenesis. Nat Genet 2014;46(1):61–64.
- **4** Kawaguchi Y et al. The role of the transcriptional regulator Ptf1a in converting intestinal to pancreatic progenitors. Nat Genet 2002;32(1):128–134.
- 5 Sellick GS et al. Mutations in PTF1A cause pancreatic and cerebellar agenesis. Nat Genet 2004;36(12):1301–1305.
- **6** Lango Allen HL et al. GATA6 haploinsufficiency causes pancreatic agenesis in humans. Nat Genet 2012;44(1): 20–22.
- 7 Haumaitre C et al. Lack of TCF2/vHNF1 in mice leads to pancreas agenesis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005;102(5):1490–1495.

increase the extent of hypertriglyceridemia and raise it above the threshold level for developing pancreatitis. The most common familial disorders associated with chylomicronemia are the type I and type V hyperlipoproteinemias (according to Levy and Fredrickson [125]). They comprise a diverse group of primary and secondary disorders with moderate to severe hypertriglyceridemia. Individuals with monogenic familial hypertriglyceridemia are rare and often have only mild hypertriglyceridemia, and the abovementioned additional factors are often required before the risk of developing pancreatitis becomes significant. Pancreatitis associated with metabolic diseases is further discussed elsewhere in this book.

In addition to the hyperlipidemias, various disorders of branched-chain amino acid degradation, homocystinuria, hemolytic disorders, acute intermittent porphyria mitochondrial disorders, and several amino acid transporter defects may also be associated with pancreatitis (Table 3.2). The clinical, biochemical, and genetic characteristics of those inborn errors of metabolism differ from those of other pancreatic disorders and they need to be distinguished from other hereditary causes of pancreatic diseases.

Hereditary Pancreatitis

Pancreatic changes associated with cationic trypsinogen mutations (hereditary pancreatitis; OMIM 167800) and *CFTR* and *SPINK1* mutations (idiopathic pancreatitis) are discussed in dedicated chapters of this book.

- **8** Robert AP, Iqbal S, John M. Complete agenesis of the dorsal pancreas: a rare clinical entity. Int J Appl Basic Med Res 2016;6(4):290–292.
- **9** Johansson KA, Grapin-Botton A. Development and diseases of the pancreas. Clin Genet 2002;62(1):14–23.
- 10 Bretagne JF et al. Calcifying pancreatitis of a congenital short pancreas: a case report with successful endoscopic papillotomy. Am J Gastroenterol 1987;82(12):1314–1317.
- 11 Wildling R et al. Agenesis of the dorsal pancreas in a woman with diabetes mellitus and in both of her sons. Gastroenterology 1993;104(4):1182–1186.
- 12 Herman TE, Siegel MJ. Polysplenia syndrome with congenital short pancreas. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1991;156(4):799–800.
- 13 Rizzo RJ, Szucs RA, Turner MA. Congenital abnormalities of the pancreas and biliary tree in adults. Radiographics 1995;15(1):49–68; quiz, 147–148.
- 14 Bailey PV et al. Congenital duodenal obstruction: a 32-year review. J Pediatr Surg 1993;28(1):92–95.

- 15 Kiernan PD et al. Annular pancreas: Mayo Clinic experience from 1957 to 1976 with review of the literature. Arch Surg 1980;115(1):46–50.
- 16 Skandalakis JE. The pancreas. In: Skandalakis J, Gray S, eds. Embryology for Surgeons. Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins, 1994: 366–404.
- 17 Jackson LG, Apostolides P. Autosomal dominant inheritance of annular pancreas. Am J Med Genet 1978;1(3):319–321.
- 18 Lainakis N et al. Annular pancreas in two consecutive siblings: an extremely rare case. Eur J Pediatr Surg 2005;15(5):364–368.
- 19 Smith SB et al. Rfx6 directs islet formation and insulin production in mice and humans. Nature 2010;463(7282):775–780.
- **20** Reiter J et al. Variable phenotypic presentation of a novel FOXF1 missense mutation in a single family. Pediatr Pulmonol 2016;51(9):921–927.
- 21 Miranda J et al. A novel mutation in FOXF1 gene associated with alveolar capillary dysplasia with misalignment of pulmonary veins, intestinal malrotation and annular pancreas. Neonatology 2013;103(4):241–245.
- 22 Hebrok M et al. Regulation of pancreas development by hedgehog signaling. Development 2000;127(22):4905–4913.
- 23 Ramalho-Santos M, Melton DA, McMahon AP. Hedgehog signals regulate multiple aspects of gastrointestinal development. Development 2000;127(12):2763–2772.
- 24 Jarikji Z et al. The tetraspanin Tm4sf3 is localized to the ventral pancreas and regulates fusion of the dorsal and ventral pancreatic buds. Development 2009;136(11):1791–1800.
- 25 Douie WJ, Krige JE, Bornman PC. Annular pancreas in adults. A report of two cases and a review of the literature. Hepatogastroenterology 2002;49(48):1716–1718.
- **26** Fu PF et al. Symptomatic adult annular pancreas: report of two cases and a review of the literature. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2005;4(3):468–471.
- 27 Ladd AP, Madura JA, Congenital duodenal anomalies in the adult. Arch Surg 2001;136(5):576–584.
- 28 Delhaye M, Engelholm L, Cremer M. Pancreas divisum: congenital anatomic variant or anomaly? Contribution of endoscopic retrograde dorsal pancreatography. Gastroenterology 1985;89(5):951–958.
- **29** Bülow R et al. Anatomic variants of the pancreatic duct and their clinical relevance: an MR-guided study in the general population. Eur Radiol 2014;24(12):3142–3149.
- **30** Hayakawa T et al. Pancreas divisum. A predisposing factor to pancreatitis? Int J Pancreatol 1989;5(4):317–326.

- 31 Choudari CP et al. Risk of pancreatitis with mutation of the cystic fibrosis gene. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99(7):1358–1363.
- **32** Ballard DD et al. Evaluating adults with idiopathic pancreatitis for genetic predisposition: higher prevalence of abnormal results with use of complete gene sequencing. Pancreas 2015;44(1):116–121.
- **33** Bertin C et al. Pancreas divisum is not a cause of pancreatitis by itself but acts as a partner of genetic mutations. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107(2):311–317.
- 34 Cohen SA, Siegel JH. Pancreas divisum: endoscopic therapy. Surg Clin North Am 2001;81(2):467–477.
- **35** Keith RG. Surgery for pancreas divisum. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am 1995;5(1):171–180.
- **36** Lehman GA, Sherman S. Diagnosis and therapy of pancreas divisum. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am 1998;8(1):55–77.
- 37 Prasad TR, Gupta SD, Bhatnagar V. Ectopic pancreas associated with a choledochal cyst and extrahepatic biliary atresia. Pediatr Surg Int 2001;17(7):552–554.
- 38 Fukuda A et al. Ectopic pancreas formation in Hes1knockout mice reveals plasticity of endodermal progenitors of the gut, bile duct, and pancreas. J Clin Invest 2006;116(6):1484–1493.
- 39 Chawengsaksophak K et al. Homeosis and intestinal tumours in Cdx2 mutant mice. Nature 1997;386(6620):84–87.
- **40** Rubesin SE et al. Ectopic pancreas complicated by pancreatitis and pseudocyst formation mimicking jejunal diverticulitis. Br J Radiol 1997;70:311–313.
- **41** Emerson L et al. Adenocarcinoma arising in association with gastric heterotopic pancreas: a case report and review of the literature. J Surg Oncol 2004;87(1):53–57.
- **42** Hayes-Jordan A, Idowu O, Cohen R. Ectopic pancreas as the cause of gastric outlet obstruction in a newborn. Pediatr Radiol 1998;28(11):868–870.
- **43** Schurmans J, De Baere H. Upper gastro-intestinal hemorrhage caused by ectopic pancreas. Acta Clin Belg 1980;35(4):233–237.
- **44** Ishikawa O et al. Solid and papillary neoplasm arising from an ectopic pancreas in the mesocolon. Am J Gastroenterol 1990;85(5):597–601.
- **45** Matsumoto Y et al. Recent advances in pancreaticobiliary maljunction. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2002;9(1):45–54.
- **46** Matos C et al. Choledochal cysts: comparison of findings at MR cholangiopancreatography and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in eight patients. Radiology 1998;209(2):443–448.
- 47 Lerch MM, Aghdassi AA. The role of bile acids in gallstone-induced pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;138(2):429–433.
- **48** Misra SP, Dwivedi M. Pancreaticobiliary ductal union. Gut 1990;31(10):1144–1149.

36 Chapter 3

- **49** Johnson PR, Spitz L. Cysts and tumors of the pancreas. Semin Pediatr Surg 2000;9(4):209–215.
- **50** Auringer ST et al. Congenital cyst of the pancreas. J Pediatr Surg 1993;28(12):1570–1571.
- **51** Howard JM. Cystic neoplasms and true cysts of the pancreas. Surg Clin North Am 1989;69(3):651–665.
- 52 Roberts IM. Disorders of the pancreas in children. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 1990;19(4):963–973.
- 53 Pallagi P et al. Trypsin reduces pancreatic ductal bicarbonate secretion by inhibiting CFTR Cl⁻ channels and luminal anion exchangers. Gastroenterology 2011;141(6):2228–2239.
- 54 DiMagno EP et al. Relations between pancreatic enzyme outputs and malabsorption in severe pancreatic insufficiency. N Engl J Med 1973;288(16):813–815.
- 55 Durie PR. Inherited and congenital disorders of the exocrine pancreas. Gastroenterologist 1996;4(3):169–187.
- **56** Sheldon W. Congenital pancreatic lipase deficiency. Arch Dis Child 1964;39:268–271.
- **57** Hildebrand H et al. Isolated co-lipase deficiency in two brothers. Gut 1982;23(3):243–246.
- **58** Ghishan FK et al. Isolated congenital lipase–colipase deficiency. Gastroenterology 1984;86(6):1580–1582.
- 59 Ligumsky M et al. Isolated lipase and colipase deficiency in two brothers. Gut 1990:31(12):1416–1418.
- **60** Behar DM et al. Identification of a novel mutation in the PNLIP gene in two brothers with congenital pancreatic lipase deficiency. J Lipid Res 2014;55(2):307–312.
- **61** Szabó A. et al. A novel mutation in PNLIP causes pancreatic triglyceride lipase deficiency through protein misfolding. Biochim Biophys Acta 2015;1852(7):1372–1379.
- **62** Brock A et al. Familial occurrence of diminished pancreatic amylase in serum—a "silent" Amy-2 allelic variant? Clin Chem 1988;34(7):1516–1517.
- **63** Sjolund K et al. Selective deficiency of pancreatic amylase. Gut 1991;32(5):546–548.
- **64** Townes PL. Trypsinogen deficiency disease. J Pediatr 1965;66:275–285.
- **65** Ghishan FK et al. Isolated congenital enterokinase deficiency. Recent findings and review of the literature. Gastroenterology 1983;85(3):727–731.
- **66** Lebenthal E, Antonowicz I, Shwachman H. Enterokinase and trypsin activities in pancreatic insufficiency and diseases of the small intestine. Gastroenterology 1976;70(4):508–512.
- **67** Holzinger A et al. Mutations in the proenteropeptidase gene are the molecular cause of congenital enteropeptidase deficiency. Am J Hum Genet 2002;70(1):20–25.

- **68** Ginzberg H et al. Shwachman syndrome: phenotypic manifestations of sibling sets and isolated cases in a large patient cohort are similar. J Pediatr 1999;135(1):81–88.
- **69** Durie PR. Pancreatic aspects of cystic fibrosis and other inherited causes of pancreatic dysfunction. Med Clin North Am 2000;84(3):609–620, ix.
- **70** Cipolli M. Shwachman–Diamond syndrome: clinical phenotypes. Pancreatology 2001;1(5):543–548.
- 71 Hill RE et al. Steatorrhea and pancreatic insufficiency in Shwachman syndrome. Gastroenterology 1982;83(1 Pt 1):22–27.
- 72 Ravera S et al. Evaluation of energy metabolism and calcium homeostasis in cells affected by Shwachman– Diamond syndrome. Sci Rep 2016;6:25441.
- **73** Bodian M, Sheldon W, Lightwood R. Congenital hypoplasia of the exocrine pancreas. Acta Paediatr 1964;53:282–293.
- 74 Boocock GR et al. Mutations in SBDS are associated with Shwachman–Diamond syndrome. Nat Genet 2003;33(1):97–101.
- 75 Dhanraj S et al. Biallelic mutations in *DNAJC21* cause Shwachman–Diamond syndrome. Blood 2017; 129(11):1557–1562.
- **76** Shteyer E et al. Exocrine pancreatic insufficiency, dyserythropoeitic (*sic*) anemia, and calvarial hyperostosis are caused by a mutation in the COX4I2 gene. Am J Hum Genet 2009;84:412–417.
- 77 Shanske S et al. Identical mitochondrial DNA deletion in a woman with ocular myopathy and in her son with Pearson syndrome. Am J Hum Genet 2002;71:679–683.
- **78** Rotig A et al. Spectrum of mitochondrial DNA rearrangements in the Pearson marrow–pancreas syndrome. Hum Mol Genet 1995;4(8):1327–1330.
- 79 Johanson A, Blizzard R. A syndrome of congenital aplasia of the alae nasi, deafness, hypothyroidism, dwarfism, absent permanent teeth, and malabsorption. J Pediatr 1971;79(6):982–987.
- 80 Zenker M et al. Deficiency of UBR1, a ubiquitin ligase of the N-end rule pathway, causes pancreatic dysfunction, malformations and mental retardation (Johanson– Blizzard syndrome). Nat Genet 2005;37(12):1345–1350.
- **81** Sukalo M et al. Mutations in the human UBR1 gene and the associated phenotypic spectrum. Hum Mutat 2014;35(5):521–531.
- **82** Daentl DL et al. The Johanson–Blizzard syndrome: case report and autopsy findings. Am J Med Genet 1979;3(2):129–135.
- **83** Moeschler JB, Lubinsky MS. Johanson–Blizzard syndrome with normal intelligence. Am J Med Genet 1985;22(1):69–73.
- 84 Jones NL, Hofley PM, Durie PR. Pathophysiology of the pancreatic defect in Johanson–Blizzard syndrome: a disorder of acinar development. J Pediatr 1994;125(3):406–408.

- 38 Chapter 3
 - 85 Zenker M, Mayerle J, Reis A, Lerch MM. Genetic basis and pancreatic biology of Johanson–Blizzard syndrome. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2006;35(2):243–253.
 - 86 Stanley CA. Perspective on the genetics and diagnosis of congenital hyperinsulinism disorders. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2016;101(3):815–826.
 - 87 Nessa A, Rahman SA, Hussain K. Hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia – the molecular mechanisms. Front Endocrinol (Lausanne) 2016;7:29.
 - 88 Yakovac WC, Baker L, Hummeler K. Cell nesidioblastosis in idiopathic hypoglycemia of infancy. J Pediatr 1971;79:226–231.
 - 89 Rahier J, Wallon J, Henquin JC. Cell populations in the endocrine pancreas of human neonates and infants. Diabetologia 1981;20:540–546.
 - **90** Sempoux C et al. Pancreatic B-cell proliferation in persistent hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia of infancy: an immunohistochemical study of 18 cases. Mod Pathol 1998;11(5):444–449.
 - **91** Sempoux C et al. Focal and diffuse forms of congenital hyperinsulinism: the keys for differential diagnosis. Endocr Pathol 2004;15(3):241–246.
 - 92 Sempoux C et al. Morphological mosaicism of the pancreatic islets: a novel anatomopathological form of persistent hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia of infancy. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011;96:3785–3793.
 - **93** de Lonlay-Debeney P et al. Clinical features of 52 neonates with hyperinsulinism. N Engl J Med 1999;340(15):1169–1175.
 - **94** Barthlen W, Mohnike W, Mohnike K. Techniques in pediatric surgery: congenital hyperinsulinism. Horm Res Paediatr 2011;75(4):304–310.
 - 95 Blum D et al. Congenital absence of insulin cells in a neonate with diabetes mellitus and mutase-deficient methylmalonic acidaemia. Diabetologia 1993;36(4):352–357.
 - **96** Abramowicz MJ et al. Isodisomy of chromosome 6 in a newborn with methylmalonic acidemia and agenesis of pancreatic beta cells causing diabetes mellitus. J Clin Invest 1994;94(1):418–421.
 - **97** Temple IK, Shield JP. 6q24 transient neonatal diabetes. Rev Endocr Metab Disord 2010;11(3):199–204.
 - 98 Flanagan SE et al. Mutations in ATP-sensitive K⁺ channel genes cause transient neonatal diabetes and permanent diabetes in childhood or adulthood. Diabetes 2007;56:1930–1937.
 - 99 Njolstad PR et al. Neonatal diabetes mellitus due to complete glucokinase deficiency. N Engl J Med 2001;344(21):1588–1592.
 - 100 Peake JE et al. X-linked immune dysregulation, neonatal insulin dependent diabetes, and intractable diarrhoea. Arch Dis Child Fetal Neonatal Ed 1996;74(3):F195–F199.

- 101 Chatila TA et al. JM2, encoding a fork head-related protein, is mutated in X-linked autoimmunity-allergic disregulation syndrome. J Clin Invest 2000;106(12):R75–R81.
- **102** Delepine M et al. EIF2AK3, encoding translation initiation factor 2-alpha kinase 3, is mutated in patients with Wolcott–Rallison syndrome. Nat Genet 2000;25(4):406–409.
- 103 Senee V et al. Mutations in GLIS3 are responsible for a rare syndrome with neonatal diabetes mellitus and congenital hypothyroidism. Nat Genet 2006;38(6):682–687.
- 104 Fjeld K et al. A recombined allele of the lipase gene CEL and its pseudogene CELP confers susceptibility to chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2015;47(5):518–522.
- **105** Ward CJ et al. The gene mutated in autosomal recessive polycystic kidney disease encodes a large, receptor-like protein. Nat Genet 2002;30(3):259–269.
- 106 Malka D et al. Chronic obstructive pancreatitis due to a pancreatic cyst in a patient with autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. Gut 1998;42(1):131–134.
- **107** Hughes J et al. The polycystic kidney disease 1 (PKD1) gene encodes a novel protein with multiple cell recognition domains. Nat Genet 1995;10(2):151–160.
- 108 Mochizuki T et al. PKD2, a gene for polycystic kidney disease that encodes an integral membrane protein. Science 1996;272:1339–1342.
- 109 Porath B et al. Mutations in GANAB, encoding the glucosidase II-alpha subunit, cause autosomaldominant polycystic kidney and liver disease. Am J Hum Genet 2016;98(6):1193–1207.
- 110 Latif F et al. Identification of the von Hippel–Lindau disease tumor suppressor gene. Science 1993;260(5112):1317–1320.
- 111 Zatyka M et al. Identification of cyclin D1 and other novel targets for the von Hippel–Lindau tumor suppressor gene by expression array analysis and investigation of cyclin D1 genotype as a modifier in von Hippel–Lindau disease. Cancer Res 2002;62(13):3803–3811.
- **112** Lonser RR et al. von Hippel–Lindau disease. Lancet 2003;361(9374):2059–2067.
- **113** Drut R, Jones MC. Congenital pancreatoblastoma in Beckwith–Wiedemann syndrome: an emerging association. Pediatr Pathol 1988;8(3):331–339.
- 114 Choufani S, Shuman C, Weksberg R. Molecular findings in Beckwith–Wiedemann syndrome. Am J Med Genet C Semin Med Genet 2013;163C(2):131–140.
- **115** Georgiou-Theodoropoulos M et al. Jeune syndrome associated with pancreatic fibrosis. Pediatr Pathol 1988;8(5):541–544.

- **116** Karjoo M et al. Pancreatic exocrine enzyme deficiency associated with asphyxiating thoracic dystrophy. Arch Dis Child 1973;48(2):143–146.
- 117 Baujat G et al. Asphyxiating thoracic dysplasia: clinical and molecular review of 39 families. J Med Genet 2013;50(2):91–98.
- **118** White SM et al. Renal-hepatic-pancreatic dysplasia: a broad entity. Am J Med Genet 2000;95(4):399–400.
- 119 Augereau C et al. Chronic pancreatitis and lipomatosis are associated with defective function of ciliary genes in pancreatic ductal cells. Hum Mol Genet 2016;25(22):5017–5026.
- **120** Simon P et al. Acute and chronic pancreatitis in patients with inborn errors of metabolism. Pancreatology 2001;1(5):448–456.
- **121** Brunzell JD, Schrott HG. The interaction of familial and secondary causes of hypertriglyceridemia: role in

pancreatitis. Trans Assoc Am Physicians 1973;86:245–254.

- 122 Fojo SS, Brewer HB. Hypertriglyceridaemia due to genetic defects in lipoprotein lipase and apolipoprotein C-II. J Intern Med 1992;231(6):669–677.
- 123 Gaudet D et al. Long-term retrospective analysis of gene therapy with alipogene tiparvovec and its effect on lipoprotein lipase deficiency-induced pancreatitis. Hum Gene Ther 2016;27(11):916–925.
- 124 Cox DW, Breckenridge WC, Little JA. Inheritance of apolipoprotein C-II deficiency with hypertriglyceridemia and pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1978;299(26):1421–1424.
- 125 Levy RI, Fredrickson DS. Familial hyperlipoproteinemia. In: Stanbury JB, Wyngaarden JB, Fredrickson DS, eds. The Metabolic Basis of Inherited Disease. New York: McGraw-Hill, 1972: 545.

Section 2

Physiology and Pathophysiology of Pancreatic Functions

4

Physiology of Acinar Cell Secretion

Ole H. Petersen

Cardiff School of Biosciences, Cardiff University, Cardiff, UK

Introduction

The acinar cell is the dominant cell type in the pancreas. In terms of percentage volume, the pancreas consists of 82% acinar cells, 4% duct cells, 4% blood vessels, 2% endocrine cells, and 8% extracellular matrix [1]. However, the acinar cell itself is not the functional unit in the exocrine pancreatic tissue because acinar cells are organized into acini consisting of up to several hundred acinar cells linked by numerous gap-junctional channels that allow both direct chemical and electrical intercellular communication [2,3]. There is an additional cell type that has not previously featured much in descriptions of acinar cell function, namely the pancreatic stellate cells (PSC). These very thin periacinar cells come very close to the acinar cells, but are nevertheless functionally isolated from the acinar cells [4-6]. The PSC play an important role under pathophysiologic conditions where they exert effects on the acinar cells [4–7], but it is unknown whether they have any physiologic role in the control of acinar cell secretion. The principal function of the acinar cells is to secrete a potent mixture of digestive enzymes in response to food intake. This secretory response is mediated by vagal nerve stimulation, releasing acetylcholine (ACh) from nerve endings close to the acinar cells, and the circulating hormone cholecystokinin (CCK). The digestive (pro)enzymes are packaged into secretory vesicles called zymogen granules (ZG) and the secretion process itself occurs by exocytosis, that is, fusion of the granule membrane with the apical (luminal) cell membrane and subsequent opening of a pathway (pore) allowing direct movement of the zymogens from the granule interior to the acinar lumen. In order to move the zymogens into the duct system and thereafter into the gut, there is also a need for fluid secretion. The acinar cells secrete a neutral Cl⁻-rich fluid, produced in response to stimulation with ACh and CCK. Additionally the small ducts secrete a HCO_3^- -rich fluid when stimulated by the hormone secretin. The aim of this chapter is to explain the cellular mechanisms underlying the very acute and finely controlled normal physiologic regulation of acinar fluid and enzyme secretion.

Composition of Pancreatic Acinar Juice

ACh or CCK activates acinar cells to secrete an isotonic NaCl-rich fluid (Fig. 4.1a) containing a multitude of enzymes and precursor enzymes. The protease precursors are trypsinogen, chymotrypsinogen, and procarboxypeptidases. These precursors are activated in the small intestine, initiated by conversion of trypsinogen to trypsin by the intestinal enzyme enteropeptidase. Trypsin then activates trypsinogen autocatalytically and also activates the other precursors. The acinar fluid also contains active α -amylase, lipases, and colipase as well as various other enzymes (e.g., collagenase, elastase, phospholipase A, and ribonuclease) [11]. The neutral NaClrich fluid containing these enzymes and enzyme precursors is delivered to the small ducts, where it is mixed with the HCO₃⁻-rich fluid produced by the duct cells in response to stimulation with secretin (Fig. 4.1b,c).

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas





Figure 4.1 Fluid and enzyme secretion from acinar cells. (a) Acinar transport model illustrating the individual ion transport events that work together to produce an isotonic NaCl-rich fluid. For graphical convenience, different aspects of the processes are shown in separate cells. In the top cell it is shown that ACh or CCK stimulation of their respective specific receptors on the basolateral membrane elicits a rise in the cytosolic Ca^{2+} concentration ($[Ca^{2+}]_i$), which in turn activates Cl^+ channels in the apical (luminal) membrane and K^+ channels in the basolateral membrane (for graphical convenience all events in the basolateral membrane are shown only in the basal membrane). The middle cell illustrates transcellular Cl⁻ transport. The Na⁺/K⁺/2Cl⁻ cotransporter, the K⁺ channel, and the Na⁺/K⁺ pump are shown in the basal membrane and it is indicated that the net transport event is uptake of Cl⁻, whereas at the apical membrane Cl⁻ exit into the lumen simply occurs through a Cl⁻ channel. The lower cell illustrates the overall electrical circuit and explains the transepithelial electrical potential difference. The Na⁺/K⁺/2Cl⁻ cotransporter is electrically neutral, so the only electrogenic event at the basolateral membrane is the transport of cations (K⁺ and Na⁺) through the K⁺ channel and Na⁺/K⁺ pump (3Na⁺ pumped out for 2K⁺ taken in). This net outward (cation exit) current has to be matched by an inward (anion exit) current across the apical membrane and the completion of the circuit depends on the high conductance of the so-called tight junctions (TJs). Source: Adapted from [8] with permission. (b) Model drawing of acinar unit with small duct segment attached. The polarity of acinar cells is shown with the nucleus (N) surrounded by endoplasmic reticulum (ER) in the basal part and zymogen granules (ZG) in the apical part. Source: Adapted from [9] with permission. (c) Fluid and amylase secretion from isolated perfused rat pancreas stimulated by the frog skin peptide cerulein (analog of CCK) and secretin. Source: Adapted from [10] with permission.

Acinar Fluid and Enzyme Secretion

There is separate control of acinar and duct secretion, as shown in experiments on the isolated perfused pancreas (Fig. 4.1c). Sustained fluid and enzyme secretion, due to stimulation with either ACh or CCK, is acutely dependent on the presence of Ca^{2+} in the extracellular solution, whereas the HCO_3^- -rich fluid secretion evoked

by secret in in the ducts occurs normally in the complete absence of external Ca^{2+} (Fig. 4.1c).

It is well established that exocytosis in general is activated by a rise in cytosolic Ca^{2+} concentration ($[Ca^{2+}]_i$) [11]. In nerve and endocrine cells, exocytosis is normally activated by Ca^{2+} entering the cell interior via special voltage-activated Ca^{2+} channels in the plasma membrane, which open on membrane depolarization caused by action

potentials [11]. However, the pancreatic acinar cell is electrically nonexcitable and cannot fire action potentials [12]. Ca^{2+} needed for stimulus-secretion coupling is therefore delivered to the cytosol from intracellular stores [12]. It was established many years ago that the initial secretory response to stimulation with either ACh or CCK is independent of extracellular Ca²⁺ [13], whereas sustained secretion is acutely dependent on external Ca^{2+} (Fig. 4.1c). This is explained by the limited capacity of the intracellular Ca²⁺ stores and the fact that release of Ca²⁺ from stores into the cytosol inevitably activates Ca²⁺ pumps in the plasma membrane extruding Ca^{2+} , so that after a shorter or longer period of stimulation (depending on the intensity of stimulation) the contents of the intracellular Ca²⁺ stores have been exported to the extracellular solution [14]. A reduction of $[Ca^{2+}]$ in the intracellular stores activates a process known as store-operated Ca²⁺ entry. A signal is transmitted from the stores to the plasma

membrane activating special Ca^{2+} channels (store-operated channels) that allow Ca^{2+} entry [15]. It is this Ca^{2+} entry process that sustains the secretory response during prolonged stimulation, after the stores have been emptied.

Ca²⁺ Signaling

It is well established that stimulation of acinar cells with either ACh or CCK elicits a rise in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ (Fig. 4.2). At low, physiologically relevant, concentrations of neurotransmitter or hormone, the typical Ca^{2+} signal pattern consists of repetitive $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ spikes confined to the apical (granular) pole. Increasing the stimulating agonist concentration causes Ca^{2+} signal globalization, a process whereby a local Ca^{2+} signal initiated in the apical pole spreads as a wave from the apex to the base of the cell (Fig. 4.2).



Figure 4.2 Ca^{2+} signaling and organelle distribution in the intact mouse pancreas. (a) Merged confocal images showing distribution of specific fluorescent markers for zymogen granules (ZG – red), nuclei (N – blue), and mitochondria (Mit – green). The optical slice goes through three cells (nuclei). The ZG are seen distributed around the lumen and are surrounded by mitochondria. Mitochondria are also located around the nuclei and close to the plasma membrane. (b) Confocal image of larger part of the pancreas showing many acinar units. One cell is highlighted by white dashed lines and in this cell apical (red) and basal (blue) regions of interest are signposted. The traces shown in (c) are from these two regions. (c) ACh-elicited cytosolic Ca^{2+} signals. At the low ACh concentration of 100 nM, repetitive Ca^{2+} spikes are seen exclusively in the apical pole. When the ACh concentration is increased to 1 μ M, there is a rise in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ in both the apical and basal regions. (d) Fluorescent images showing (upper row) a single local apical Ca^{2+} spike (numbers refer to time points in (c)) and (lower row) the initial Ca^{2+} wave generation following the increase in ACh concentration (numbers again refer to time points signposted in C). *Source:* Adapted from Ashby et al. 2003 [16].

Organelles Important for Ca²⁺ Homeostasis

The earliest work on Ca²⁺ transport in exocrine glands indicated that ACh evokes Ca^{2+} signals in acinar cells by causing release of Ca^{2+} from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) [17]. In 1972, the link between ACh occupation of muscarinic receptors on the cell surface and the outflow of Ca²⁺ from the ER was obscure. About 10 years later, Irene Schulz and coworkers discovered that the intracellular water-soluble messenger inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP₃), generated inside the cell by receptor-activated phospholipase C action on a membrane phospholipid, phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PIP₂), releases Ca²⁺ from the ER in permeabilized pancreatic acinar cells [18]. All subsequent work on many different cell types confirmed the generality of the concept that hormone- or neurotransmitter-elicited intracellular Ca²⁺ release is mediated principally via IP₃-evoked Ca²⁺ release from the ER [19]. Although the original discovery of IP_3 evoked Ca²⁺ release was made on pancreatic acinar cells [18], there are difficulties in applying this concept to these particular cells. The problem is that the physiologically relevant Ca²⁺ signals occur specifically in the apical granular pole (see Fig. 4.2), which contains mostly ZG and little ER. This difficulty was finally overcome by the results of the so-called Ca²⁺ tunnel experiments, in which it could be shown that Ca²⁺ taken up at the base of the cell into the ER could diffuse easily in the ER lumen and reach the apex via thin ER extensions penetrating deeply into the granular area between the ZGs (see Fig. 4.3). Upon stimulation, Ca²⁺ is released primarily from the ER elements in the apical pole due to the high concentration of ER Ca²⁺ release channels specifically in this part of the cell (Fig. 4.3) [20,22].

It was initially a surprise that cytosolic Ca^{2+} signals initiated in the apical pole could remain local in such a relatively small cell (~20 µm diameter). This could not be easily understood before it was discovered that the mitochondria in the acinar cell are distributed in a very specific manner [23]. The mitochondria are primarily localized in a belt surrounding the ZG, separating the



Figure 4.3 Organelle distribution and Ca²⁺ transport events in acinar cell. The main part of the figure shows a model cell with the distribution of organelles and Ca²⁺ transport pathways signposted. Insert (in red frame) shows triple measurements of Ca²⁺-activated Cl⁻ current ($_{Cl_{-,Ca^{2+}}}$), mitochondrial Ca²⁺ concentration ([Ca²⁺]_m—measured by Rhod-2 fluorescence—and concentration of NADH (autofluorescence). It is seen that ACh evokes a rapid rise in $_{Cl_{-,Ca^{2+}}}$, which is followed immediately by a rise in [Ca²⁺]_m and after a small delay by an increase in the NADH concentration signifying activation of mitochondrial metabolism and therefore ATP production. *Source:* Adapted from Petersen et al. 2001 [20] and Voronina et al. 2002 [21].

apical granular pole from the rest of the cell (see Figs 4.2 and 4.3). Due to their ability to take up Ca^{2+} , the mitochondria function as a Ca^{2+} diffusion barrier, effectively acting as a firewall preventing the spread of cytosolic Ca^{2+} signals from the apical pole into the basal part of the cell containing the nucleus (Fig. 4.3). The nucleus is well protected against Ca^{2+} signal invasion from the apical pole, since there is an additional mitochondrial belt surrounding the nucleus (Fig. 4.2). Finally, there is a concentration of mitochondria just beneath the plasma membrane (Fig. 4.2). The general concept that has emerged from studies of Ca^{2+} transport

in the cytosol, ER, and mitochondria is that Ca^{2+} moves easily in the ER lumen, but with much more difficulty in the cytosol, due to the barriers created by the mitochondria [24].

The fact that the physiologically most important Ca^{2+} signals occur in the apical granular area has also prompted interest in the possibility that Ca^{2+} could be released from ZG and possibly other acid pools in the apical pole. In studies on isolated ZG, it was shown that both IP₃ and another Ca^{2+} -releasing messenger, cyclic ADP-ribose (cADPR, derived from NAD) can liberate Ca^{2+} stored in this organelle (see Fig. 4.4). This has been



Figure 4.4 Ca²⁺ transport and signaling events in acinar cell. (a) Events at the plasma membrane. Two receptor pathways are shown. CCK interaction with CCK1 receptors results in activation—via an unknown mechanism—of the cytosolic enzyme ADP-ribosyl cyclase, which generates two separate messengers, namely cADPR and NAADP. ACh binding to muscarinic M3 receptors activates, via interaction with a classical trimeric G-protein, phospholipase C (PLC) generating the messenger IP₃ (as well as diacyl glycerol—not shown in diagram). The absence of the Na⁺/Ca²⁺ exchanger is highlighted. Ca²⁺ extrusion by the plasma membrane Ca²⁺-activated ATPase is shown. Ca²⁺ entry occurs through store-operated Ca^{2+} channels (SOC). (b) Schematic illustration of Ca^{2+} release from the ER through the IP₃R elicited by IP₃ and through the RyR by NAADP or cADPR. Positive and negative Ca²⁺ interactions between the two Ca²⁺ release channels are also shown. (c) Confocal fluorescent images illustrating changes in organellar [Ca²⁺] following ACh stimulation. The left image shows the high resting [Ca²⁺] in the ER (mostly in the basal (left) part of the cell). After maximal ACh stimulation, [Ca²⁺] in the ER has been reduced markedly (shift from warm (red) to cold (green) color) and the perigranular mitochondrial belt is now clearly seen (yellow). This indicates that Ca²⁺ lost from the ER has been taken up in part by the mitochondria. The third image shows the almost complete loss of Ca²⁺ from the ER and the still elevated [Ca²⁺] in the perigranular mitochondria. (d) Confocal image showing the distribution of fluorescent thapsigargin (white), a very specific marker for the ER Ca²⁺ pump. The optical slice goes through two cells (but only through one nucleus – N). It is seen that by far the highest ER Ca²⁺ pump density is in the basolateral parts of the cell, but it is important to note that there are some light elements in the darker granular (secretory pole – SP) areas signifying ER elements with Ca²⁺ pumps also in this part of the cell. (e) Schematic drawing of Ca²⁺, H⁺, and K⁺ transports across the ZG membrane. Source: Adapted from Petersen and Sutton 2006 [25].

confirmed in a study of permeabilized pancreatic acinar cells, in which it was shown that IP₃, cADPR, and yet another Ca2+-releasing messenger, nicotinic acid adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NAADP, derived from NADP), can all release Ca^{2+} from the ER as well as from acid pools in the apical granular area, which is dominated by the ZG [26]. The Ca²⁺ release from the acid pools in the apical pole has been dissected further in a recent study on internally perfused acinar cells, in which it was shown that Ca^{2+} release occurs not only from ZG but also from lysosomes and endosomes [27]. Although all messengers can release Ca²⁺ from all the pools, the balance of the contributions from these various sources depends critically on the specific messenger employed. This allows generation of specific Ca²⁺ signal patterns by differential coupling between various stores and messengers [27]. This may explain the somewhat different Ca²⁺ signal patterns that can be generated by CCK and ACh [28].

Mechanisms of Ca²⁺ Signal Generation

Fig. 4.4 illustrates some of the most important steps. There are two major signal transduction pathways, one initiated by hormonal (CCK) stimulation and the other by nervous (ACh) stimulation. CCK acts on high-affinity CCK1 receptors in the basolateral plasma membrane [29,30], whereas ACh acts on muscarinic M3 receptors which are also localized predominantly in the basolateral membrane [16]. With state-of-the-art imaging technology, it is now possible to visualize some of the most important signal transduction steps.

Fig. 4.5 demonstrates the ACh-elicited breakdown of PIP_2 in the basolateral membrane and the appearance of the water-soluble Ca^{2+} -releasing messenger IP_3 in the cytosol. The enzyme responsible for PIP_2 breakdown, phospholipase C, can in some cases be Ca^{2+} activated. However, the experimental result shown in Fig. 4.5



Figure 4.5 Acetylcholine (ACh)-induced breakdown of phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PIP₂) in the plasma membrane (PM) and generation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP₃) in the cytosol (cyt). The green fluorescent protein (GFP)-linked PH domain of PLC₈1 binds with high affinity to both PIP₂ and IP₃. (1) Before stimulation, the main GFP fluorescence is seen in the basolateral membrane, indicating the presence of PIP₂ at this site. (2) Generation of a substantial rise in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ by photolytic release of Ca^{2+} into the cytosol from caged Ca^{2+} does not cause any reduction in the PIP₂ concentration in the membrane. (3) ACh (1 µmol/L) causes a rise in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ of similar magnitude to that seen after Ca^{2+} uncaging, but in this case there is loss of GFP fluorescence from the basolateral membrane, signifying loss of PIP₂, and appearance of fluorescence in the cytosol indicating appearance of IP₃. *Source:* Adapted from [31] with permission.

demonstrates that, at least in the pancreatic acinar cell, the disappearance of PIP_2 from the plasma membrane and the appearance of IP_3 in the cytosol are not secondary to Ca^{2+} signal generation, since a directly generated Ca^{2+} signal (via uncaging of Ca^{2+} in the cytosol) does not induce these effects, whereas ACh does.

Direct infusion of IP₃ into isolated cells elicits repetitive cytosolic Ca²⁺ spikes confined to the apical granular pole (see Fig. 4.6), in this way mimicking the effect of externally applied ACh (see Fig. 4.2). The importance of functional IP₃ receptors (IP₃R) for ACh-elicited Ca²⁺ signal generation and secretion in pancreatic acinar cells has been demonstrated very clearly by knockout experiments, in which it was shown that knockout of either type 2 or type 3 IP₃R had very little effect, whereas double knockout of both these receptors abolished ACh-elicited Ca²⁺ signal generation as well as secretion [34]. This directly confirms earlier data in which it was shown that intracellular infusion of the IP₃R antagonist heparin abolished both IP₃- and ACh-elicited Ca²⁺ spiking [35]. There is no doubt about the crucial importance of IP_3R in controlling Ca^{2+} signals and thereby secretion, but IP_3 is not the only important internal messenger. More than 10 years ago, it was already known that cADPR can evoke Ca^{2+} signals that are very similar to those elicited by IP_3 . Pharmacologic data indicate that cADPR primarily activates the ryanodine receptor (RyR), a different class of intracellular Ca^{2+} channel from the IP_3R (see Fig. 4.4) [36]. The physiologic importance of this finding only became clear several years later, when it was shown that Ca^{2+} signals generated by physiologic CCK concentrations (low picomolar) could be blocked by a cADPR antagonist, whereas this was not the case for AChelicited Ca^{2+} signaling [37].

More recently, it has become clear that the novel Ca^{2+} -releasing messenger NAADP has a very specific role in Ca^{2+} signal generation. NAADP is a real intracellular messenger for CCK-induced activation of pancreatic acinar cells. Work from Galione's group in Oxford shows that physiologic CCK concentrations (1–10 pmol/L)



Figure 4.6 IP₃-elicited local apical Ca²⁺ spikes and exocytotic secretion. The main part of the figure shows the result from a patch clamp experiment with internal acinar cell perfusion. The trace shows the repetitive spikes of Ca²⁺-dependent Cl⁻ current elicited by intracellular IP₃ infusion (10 μ M). The images below illustrate the configuration and the distribution of the elevated [Ca²⁺]_i during the height of a spike. It is clearly seen that the Ca²⁺ signal occurs in the apical granular pole. *Source:* Adapted from Cancela et al. 2002 [32]. The insert (in red frame) shows correlation between a single apical Ca²⁺ spike (during IP₃ infusion), recorded here as an increase in Cl⁻ conductance (Δ G), and the exocytotic response recorded as an increase in membrane capacitance (Δ C). It is seen that the increase in Cl⁻ conductance (a sensitive indicator of [Ca²⁺]_i) slightly precedes the rise in capacitance and that the secretory response is completed just before [Ca²⁺]_i returns to the inter-spike level. *Source:* Adapted from Maruyama and Petersen 1994 [33].

evoke clear and dose-dependent increases in the cellular NAADP concentration. This effect is specific for CCK, since ACh has no effect on the NAADP level [38].

Intracellular infusion of NAADP, even at concentrations much lower (nanomolar) than those needed to obtain effects of IP₃ or cADPR, elicits repetitive cytosolic Ca^{2+} spikes in the apical pole that look very similar to those generated by IP₃ and cADPR [32]. The NAADP receptor has the interesting property that it can be inactivated by relatively high (micromolar) intracellular NAADP concentrations. Using such selective inhibition of the NAADP receptor, it has been shown that Ca²⁺ spiking evoked by physiologic CCK concentrations (<10 pmol/L) is blocked by a high intracellular NAADP concentration. This blocking effect is specific for the CCK response, since ACh-elicited Ca²⁺ spiking is unaffected [39]. Studies on isolated nuclei (basically a pure ER preparation) have shown that the primary Ca²⁺-releasing effect of both cADPR and NAADP is mediated by RyR, whereas IP₃ primarily activates IP₃R [40].

Ca²⁺ signaling events in intact acinar cells are complex, since it has been demonstrated that repetitive Ca²⁺ spiking requires cooperation between functionally active IP₃ and RyR [24]. These conclusions are summarized in Fig. 4.4, highlighting IP_3 -mediated Ca^{2+} release from IP₃R in the ER and cADPR- and NAADP-elicited Ca²⁺ release from RyR. The important Ca²⁺-mediated positive and negative interactions between IP₃R and RyR are also shown (Fig. 4.4). These positive and negative interactions are functionally important. For example, a Ca²⁺ signal initiated by an increase in the intracellular IP₃ concentration will subsequently activate RyR, inducing further Ca²⁺ release. This positive feed-forward effect explains the rising phase of the cytosolic Ca²⁺ spike. However, at a higher level of $[Ca^{2+}]_i$, a further $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ rise inhibits opening of both IP₃R and RyR. This explains the falling phase of the spike [41]. Fig. 4.4 also shows that very similar processes occur in the ZG. They also contain both IP₃R and RyR. Furthermore, there is now also evidence in pancreatic acinar cells (not illustrated in Fig. 4.4) demonstrating Ca²⁺ release from other acid stores, such as lysosomes and endosomes [27]. It has recently become clear that there is another class of channel involved in intracellular Ca²⁺ release, namely the so-called two-pore channel (TPC). In the pancreatic acinar cells, these channels are important specifically for the Ca²⁺ release evoked by CCK, which is mediated by NAADP. The sequence of events with regard to CCK-elicited Ca²⁺ signal generation is likely to be an initial release of a very small (trigger) amount of Ca²⁺ from endosomes/lysosomes, which is then amplified by a much more substantial liberation of Ca²⁺ from the ER and the zymogen granules occurring via RyR [42].

Ca²⁺ Entry and Exit

Although the primary event responsible for activation of secretion by ACh or CCK is intracellular Ca²⁺ release, it is also very important for both physiology and pathology to consider the overall cellular Ca² homeostasis, that is, Ca^{2+} entry and exit. All cells have to be protected against cellular Ca²⁺ overload, since it is well established that this causes cell death [43]. The plasma membrane must therefore be relatively impermeable to Ca²⁺ and there must be mechanisms for cellular Ca²⁺ extrusion. As shown in Fig. 4.4, Ca²⁺ entry and exit across the plasma membrane of pancreatic acinar cells is controlled by specific transport mechanisms. Unlike many electrically excitable cells (e.g., cardiac cells), the acinar cells do not possess functional Na⁺/Ca²⁺ exchangers, so that the only mechanism for extruding Ca2+ across the plasma membrane is via the plasma membrane Ca²⁺-activated ATPase (PMCA) (Fig. 4.4). This pump is activated by increases in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ above the basal level of 0.1 μ mol/L, but has limited capacity. Interestingly, this pump is not uniformly distributed over the plasma membrane, but is specifically concentrated in the apical plasma membrane and therefore extrudes Ca²⁺ principally into the acinar lumen (see Fig. 4.7). The concentration of the pump in the apical membrane is functionally important, since the principal intracellular Ca²⁺ release sites are located in the apical pole (Figs 4.2 and 4.6), but carries the risk that Ca²⁺ overload, due to inappropriate Ca²⁺ entry across the basal membrane in pathologic conditions, cannot be dealt with adequately [25].

Physiologic stimulation of acinar cells does not primarily increase the permeability of the plasma membrane for Ca^{2+} , but after depletion of the ER Ca^{2+} store there is specific opening of the so-called storeoperated Ca²⁺ channels in the basolateral membrane. This can most easily be visualized by measuring the uptake of Ca^{2+} entering the base of the cell into the peripheral mitochondria situated immediately beneath the plasma membrane, as shown in Fig. 4.7. In these types of experiments, the ER Ca²⁺ store is depleted by poisoning the Ca²⁺ pump in the ER very specifically with thapsigargin in the absence of external Ca^{2+} . Thereafter, Ca²⁺ is readmitted to the external solution and an increase in the Ca²⁺ concentration of those mitochondria situated very close to the plasma membrane can be visualized directly (Fig. 4.7). The nature of the store-operated Ca²⁺ channels in the pancreatic acinar cells has been clarified by patch clamp studies, in which it has been possible to record directly the tiny Ca²⁺ currents flowing across the baso-lateral membrane upon depletion of the ER Ca²⁺ store. The biophysical properties of this current shows that the



Figure 4.7 Overall Ca²⁺ homeostasis: Ca²⁺ entry and exit. The left part illustrates an experiment in which [Ca²⁺] is measured outside an isolated acinar cell by using a Ca²⁺-sensitive fluorescent indicator linked to high molecular weight dextran, thereby limiting the indicator mobility. The morphology of the cell, with clear identification of the granular apical (Ap) pole is shown in (a). (b) to (i) are fluorescent images (taken at 3-s intervals) showing the distribution of the extracellular [Ca²⁺] rise immediately following stimulation with ACh (10 µM). It is clear that the Ca²⁺ extrusion from the cell occurs predominantly across the apical membrane. The right part of the figure illustrates the rise in [Ca²⁺] of mitochondria close to the basal plasma membrane during store-operated Ca²⁺ entry. Mitochondrial [Ca²⁺] ([Ca²⁺]_m) was measured with a fluorescent probe and traces from three regions of interest (red, black, and green) are shown. The cell was initially poisoned with thapsigargin in the absence of external Ca²⁺ to deplete the ER of Ca²⁺. During the time period indicated by the bar labelled 10 mM Ca²⁺, Ca²⁺ was readmitted to the external solution and it is seen that there was a marked rise in [Ca²⁺]_m particularly in the red region of interest, very close to the basal plasma membrane. The image marked with a red arrow shows the distribution of the elevated [Ca²⁺] at the time indicated by a similar red arrow above the fluorescence traces. Clearly the elevation of [Ca²⁺]_m has essentially occurred in a region very close to the plasma membrane. The EM picture shows a mitochondrion (Mit) situated very close to the plasma membrane (PM). *Source:* Adapted from Belan et al. 1996 [44] and Park et al. 2001 [45].

channels belong to the very Ca^{2+} -selective CRAC (Ca^{2+} release activated Ca^{2+}) channel type, which is also present in various immune cells [46]. These channels, including those in the acinar cells, can be blocked by very specific CRAC channel inhibitors [46,47].

During sustained stimulation with either ACh or CCK, one can usually observe a plateau of elevated $[Ca^{2+}]_{i}$, which represents a delicate balance of Ca^{2+} entry through store-operated Ca^{2+} channels in the basal membrane and Ca^{2+} exit mainly through Ca^{2+} pumps located in the apical plasma membrane. Ca^{2+} extrusion is energy-dependent. Therefore, if intracellular ATP levels fall during pathologic conditions, for example when cells are exposed to nonoxidative alcohol metabolites [48], Ca^{2+} extrusion stops and dangerous Ca^{2+} overload occurs, resulting in necrosis [48,49].

Ca²⁺-Mediated Control of Enzyme Secretion

It has been known for many years that intracellular Ca^{2+} is the main acute regulator of exocytosis [50]. In experiments on the isolated perfused pancreas, it has been demonstrated that during sustained stimulation with high concentrations of ACh or CCK, both fluid and enzyme secretion are acutely dependent on the presence of external Ca^{2+} (see Fig. 4.1). During this phase of the secretory response, the ER will have been partly depleted of Ca^{2+} and Ca^{2+} therefore has to be supplied by entry from the external solution through store-operated Ca^{2+} channels as described earlier. However, during physiologic stimulation, with low concentrations of CCK or

ACh, there is not a sustained elevated $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ but rather a series of short-lasting Ca^{2+} spikes localized specifically in the critical apical region (Figs 4.2 and 4.6). These spikes are essentially independent of external Ca^{2+} and are due to repetitive release of small amounts of Ca^{2+} from the ER [51] and acid stores in the apical pole [27].

Can the short-lasting local Ca²⁺ spikes, evoked by low agonist concentrations or direct intracellular messenger infusion, control secretion? The most sensitive method for evaluating exocytotic secretion is measurement of membrane capacitance. When granules fuse with the plasma membrane, the surface area of the plasma membrane increases, but only transiently since the additional membrane inserted is subsequently removed by the process of endocytosis. As shown in Fig. 4.6 (inset), there is indeed a transient increase in the pancreatic acinar membrane capacitance during an individual shortlasting Ca^{2+} spike, which can most easily be recorded by electrophysiologic methods. It appears that the Ca^{2+} sensitivity of exocytosis is slightly lower than that of Cl⁻ channel activation in the apical membrane, since the membrane conductance increase precedes the capacitance increase and the membrane capacitance returns to normal before the Cl⁻ conductance has returned to the prespike resting level (Fig. 4.6). Results, such as those recorded in Fig. 4.6, demonstrate clearly the very fine control exerted by the local apical $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ on exocytotic secretion.

Ca²⁺-Mediated Control of Fluid Secretion

How is acinar fluid secretion regulated? The generally accepted model for isotonic fluid secretion by exocrine glands is illustrated in Fig. 4.1a. The principal step for activation of fluid secretion is Ca²⁺-activated opening of Cl⁻ channels, which are specifically located in the apical plasma membrane [52]. This will cause Cl⁻ exit into the acinar lumen. The increased lumen negativity will attract cations and the principal extracellular cation, Na⁺, will move through the very leaky junctions between the acinar cells, which are named (inappropriately!) tight junctions. These junctions sit very close to the apical membrane and separate the luminal fluid compartment from the basal and interstitial compartments, and also separate the very different properties of the apical and basolateral membranes (Fig. 4.1a). NaCl in the acinar lumen will osmotically attract water, which can pass through both the cell membranes (via aquaporins) and the tight junctions.

The principal activating step of acinar fluid secretion, namely the exit of Cl^- from the cell interior to the lumen through Ca^{2+} -activated Cl^- channels, only occurs if there

is an electrochemical gradient favoring transport in this direction. The intracellular Cl⁻ concentration must be held above thermodynamic equilibrium and a Cl⁻-accumulating mechanism is therefore needed. As shown in Fig. 4.1a, an $Na^+/K^+/2Cl^-$ cotransporter is situated in the basolateral membrane (for graphical convenience shown in Fig. 4.1a only in the basal membrane). Energy for this process comes from the transmembrane Na⁺ gradient established by the Na^+/K^+ pump, which is also situated in the basolateral membrane. Increased Cl- secretion requires stimulation of the Na⁺ pump, which occurs via the increased intracellular Na⁺ concentration mediated by enhanced turnover of the $Na^+/K^+/2Cl^-$ cotransporter. This in turn requires additional K⁺ cycling across the plasma membrane, which is mediated by Ca²⁺ activation of specific K⁺ channels situated in the basolateral membrane (Fig. 4.1a).

As seen in Fig. 4.1a, it is the concerted Ca^{2+} activation of Cl⁻ and K⁺ channels that controls the fluid secretion process. It is important to understand that the whole of the basolateral membrane is uniform with regard to distribution of surface membrane ion channels. Thus, the Ca²⁺-activated K⁺ channels are found not only in the basal membrane as illustrated in Fig. 4.1a, but also in the lateral membranes, up to the tight junctions. Therefore, local apical Ca²⁺ signals will be able to activate both Cl⁻ channels in the apical membrane and K⁺ channels in the part of the lateral membrane close to the tight junctions. A limited amount of fluid secretion can proceed without special activation of K⁺ channels, since rodent pancreatic acinar cells lack Ca²⁺-activated K⁺ channels [12]. If the resting K⁺ permeability is sufficiently high, recirculation of K⁺ can still occur. However, human pancreatic acinar cells, like all salivary and lacrimal glands in all species so far studied, do possess very sensitive Ca²⁺-activated K⁺ channels, which undoubtedly contribute to the fine regulation of human acinar fluid secretion [53]. In the human acinar cells, these Cl⁻ and K⁺ channels will be activated by the short-lasting repetitive local Ca²⁺ signals in the secretory granule region, which have been directly demonstrated in response to stimulation with either ACh or physiologic concentrations (low pM) of CCK [54].

Dangers of Ca²⁺ Signaling

As described in this chapter, local Ca^{2+} signaling elicited by physiologically relevant agonist concentrations is a remarkably precise mechanism for fine regulation of pancreatic acinar secretion (Fig. 4.6). These Ca^{2+} signals also control the production of ATP (Fig. 4.3), which is required to fuel both fluid and enzyme secretion. However, Ca^{2+} signaling carries a risk of cellular Ca^{2+} overload, which has the capacity to kill cells [43]. This occurs when acinar cells are hyperstimulated with, for example, CCK. In this situation Ca²⁺ spiking is replaced by a sustained elevated $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ which, by a still poorly understood mechanism, activates the digestive proteases inside the cells [25]. The sustained elevated $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ is due to open CRAC channels and can be severely reduced by CRAC channel inhibitors [46,47]. A sustained elevated [Ca²⁺]_i, unlike repetitive shortlasting Ca²⁺ spikes, does not stimulate mitochondrial ATP production, but inhibits it [55]. The combination of a global and sustained high $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ with a low cytosolic ATP level is lethal [56]. Intracellular digestive enzyme activation is a hallmark of pancreatitis, which is mostly related to biliary disease or excessive alcohol intake. Both bile-related and alcohol-related acute pancreatitis are due to cytosolic Ca²⁺ overload and the associated reduced cytosolic ATP level, which have been brought about by excessive opening of CRAC channels in the plasma membrane triggered by excessive

References

- 1 Bolender RP. Stereological analysis of the guinea pig pancreas. J Cell Biol 1974;61:269–287.
- 2 Iwatsuki N, Petersen OH. Electrical coupling and uncoupling of exocrine acinar cells. J Cell Biol 1978;79:533–545.
- **3** Meda P, Findlay I, Kolod E, Orci L, Petersen OH. Short and reversible uncoupling evokes little change in the gap junctions of pancreatic acinar cells. J Ultrastruct Res 1983;83:69–84.
- **4** Gryshchenko O, Gerasimenko JV, Gerasimenko OV, Petersen OH. Ca²⁺ signals mediated by bradykinin type 2 receptors in normal pancreatic stellate cells can be inhibited by specific Ca²⁺ channel blockade. J Physiol 2016;594:281–293.
- 5 Ferdek PE, Jakubowska MA, Gerasimenko JV, Gerasimenko OV, Petersen OH. Bile acids induce necrosis in pancreatic stellate cells dependent on calcium entry and sodium-driven bile uptake. J Physiol 2016;594(21):6147–6164.
- **6** Jakubowska MA, Ferdek PE, Gerasimenko OV, Gerasimenko JV, Petersen OH. Nitric oxide signals are interlinked with calcium signals in normal pancreatic stellate cells upon oxidative stress and inflammation. Open Biology 2016;6:160149.
- 7 Gryshchenko O, Gerasimenko JV, Gerasimenko OV, Petersen OH. Calcium signaling in pancreatic stellate cells: mechanisms and potential roles. Cell Calcium 2016;59:140–144.
- **8** Petersen OH. Calcium-activated potassium channels and fluid secretion by exocrine glands. Am J Physiol 1986;251:G1–G13.

release of Ca²⁺ from intracellular stores. Both bile acids and the combination of ethanol and fatty acids (generating fatty acid ethyl esters) have the capacity to elicit excessive release of Ca²⁺ from intracellular stores [48,57]. The cytosolic Ca²⁺ overload leads to mitochondrial Ca²⁺ overload which causes opening of the so-called mitochondrial permeability transition pore (MPTP) and this depolarizes the inner mitochondrial membrane resulting in loss of ATP production [58,59]. The dangerous effects of bile acids or fatty acid ethyl esters can be markedly inhibited by reducing the intracellular Ca²⁺ release via caffeine inhibition of IP₃ receptors [35,58], by reducing Ca²⁺ inflow via CRAC channels using specific CRAC channel inhibitors [46,60] or by inhibiting the MPTP [59]. The pancreatic acinar cell therefore lives dangerously. It very effectively employs Ca^{2+} signaling as a finely coordinated mechanism for regulation of both fluid and enzyme secretion, but excessive intracellular Ca²⁺ release or Ca²⁺ entry has the capacity to cause necrosis.

- **9** Krstic RV. Die Gewebe des Menschen und der Säugetiere. Berlin: Springer-Verlag, 1978.
- 10 Petersen OH, Maruyama Y, Graf J, Laugier R, Nishiyama A, Pearson GT. Ionic currents across pancreatic acinar cell membranes and their role in fluid secretion. Philos Trans R Soc Lond B 1981;296:151–166.
- 11 Petersen OH (ed.). Lecture Notes: Human Physiology. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing, 2007.
- 12 Petersen OH. Stimulus–secretion coupling: cytoplasmic calcium signals and the control of ion channels in exocrine acinar cells. J Physiol 1992;448:1–51.
- 13 Petersen OH, Ueda N. Pancreatic acinar cells: the role of calcium in stimulus-secretion coupling. J Physiol 1976;254:583–606.
- 14 Tepikin AV, Voronina SG, Gallacher DV, Petersen OH. Acetylcholine-evoked increase in the cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentration and Ca²⁺ extrusion measured simultaneously in single mouse pancreatic acinar cells. J Biol Chem 1992;267:3569–3572.
- **15** Parekh AB, Putney JW. Store-operated calcium channels. Physiol Rev 2005;85:757–810.
- 16 Ashby MC, Camello-Almaraz C, Gerasimenko OV, Petersen OH, Tepikin AV. Long-distance communication between muscarinic receptors and Ca²⁺ release channels revealed by carbachol uncaging in cell-attached patch pipette. J Biol Chem 2003;278:20860–20864.
- 17 Nielsen SP, Petersen OH. Transport of calcium in the perfused submandibular gland of the cat. J Physiol 1972;223:685–697.

- 18 Streb H, Irvine RF, Berridge MJ, Schulz I. Release of Ca²⁺ from a nonmitochondrial intracellular store in pancreatic acinar cells of rat pancreas. Nature 1983;306:447–449.
- 19 Rizzuto R, Pozzan T. Microdomains of intracellular Ca²⁺: molecular determinants and functional consequences. Physiol Rev 2006;86:369–408.
- 20 Petersen OH, Tepikin A, Park MK. The endoplasmic reticulum: one continuous or several separate Ca²⁺ stores? Trends Neurosci 2001;24:271–276.
- **21** Voronina S, Sukhomlin T, Johnson PR, Erdemli G, Petersen OH, Tepikin A. Correlation of NADH and Ca²⁺ signals in mouse pancreatic acinar cells. J Physiol 2002;539:41–52.
- 22 Mogami H, Nakano K, Tepikin AV, Petersen OH. Ca²⁺ flow via tunnels in polarized cells: recharging of apical Ca²⁺ stores by focal Ca²⁺ entry through basal membrane patch. Cell 1997;88:49–55.
- 23 Tinel H, Cancela JM, Mogami H et al. Active mitochondria surrounding the pancreatic acinar granule region prevent spreading of inositol trisphosphate-evoked local cytosolic Ca²⁺ signals. EMBO J 1999;18:4999–5008.
- 24 Petersen OH. Ca²⁺ signalling and Ca²⁺-activated ion channels in exocrine acinar cells. Cell Calcium 2005;38:171–200.
- 25 Petersen OH, Sutton R. Ca²⁺ signalling and pancreatitis: effects of alcohol, bile and coffee. Trends Pharmacol Sci 2006;27:113–120.
- **26** Gerasimenko JV, Sherwood M, Tepikin AV, Petersen OH, Gerasimenko OV. NAADP, cADPR and IP_3 all release Ca²⁺ from the endoplasmic reticulum and an acidic store in the secretory granule area. J Cell Sci 2006;119:226–238.
- 27 Menteyne A, Burdakov A, Charpentier G, Petersen OH, Cancela JM. Generation of specific Ca²⁺ signals from Ca²⁺ stores and endocytosis by differential coupling of messengers. Curr Biol 2006;16:1931–1937.
- 28 Petersen CCH, Toescu EC, Petersen OH. Different patterns of receptor-activated cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ oscillations in single pancreatic acinar cells: dependence on receptor type, agonist concentration and intracellular Ca²⁺ buffering. EMBO J 1991;10:527–533.
- 29 Williams JA, Sankaran H, Roach E, Goldfine ID. Quantitative electron microscope autoradiographs of ¹²⁵I-cholecystokinin in pancreatic acini. Am J Physiol 1982;243:291–296.
- **30** Dufresne M, Seva C, Fourmy D. Cholecystokinin and gastrin receptors. Physiol Rev 2006;86:805–847.
- 31 Ashby MC, Craske MC, Park MK, Burgoyne RD, Petersen OH, Tepikin AV. Localized Ca²⁺ uncaging reveals polarized distribution of Ca²⁺-sensitive Ca²⁺ release sites: mechanisms of unidirectional Ca²⁺ waves. J Cell Biol 2002;158:283–292.

- 32 Cancela JM, Van Coppenolle F, Galione A, Tepikin AV, Petersen OH. Transformation of local Ca²⁺ spikes to global Ca²⁺ transients: the combinatorial roles of multiple Ca²⁺ releasing messengers. EMBO J 2002;21:909–919.
- 33 Maruyama Y, Petersen OH. Delay in granular fusion evoked by repetitive cytosolic Ca²⁺ spikes in mouse pancreatic acinar cells. Cell Calcium 1994;16:419–430.
- **34** Futatsugi A, Nakamura T, Yamada MK et al. IP_3 receptor types 2 and 3 mediate exocrine secretion underlying energy metabolism. Science 2005;309:2232–2234.
- 35 Wakui M, Osipchuk YV, Petersen OH. Receptoractivated Ca²⁺ spiking mediated by inositol trisphosphate is due to Ca²⁺-induced Ca²⁺ release. Cell 1990;63:1025–1032.
- **36** Thorn P, Gerasimenko O, Petersen OH. Cyclic ADPribose regulation of ryanodine receptors involved in agonist-evoked cytosolic Ca²⁺ oscillations in pancreatic acinar cells. EMBO J 1994;13:2038–2043.
- 37 Cancela JM, Petersen OH. The cyclic ADP ribose antagonist 8 NH₂-cADP-ribose blocks cholecystokininevoked cytosolic Ca²⁺ spiking in pancreatic acinar cells. Pflügers Arch 1998;435:746–748.
- 38 Yamasaki M, Thomas JM, Churchill GC et al. Role of NAADP and cADPR in the induction and maintenance of agonist-evoked Ca²⁺ spiking in mouse pancreatic acinar cells. Curr Biol 2005;15:874–878.
- 39 Cancela JM, Gerasimenko OV, Gerasimenko JV, Tepikin AV, Petersen OH. Two different but converging messenger pathways to intracellular Ca²⁺ release: the roles of NAADP, cADPR and IP₃. EMBO J 2000;19:2549–2557.
- 40 Gerasimenko JV, Maruyama Y, Yano K et al. NAADP mobilizes Ca²⁺ from a thapsigargin-sensitive store in the nuclear envelope by activating ryanodine receptors. J Cell Biol 2003;163:271–282.
- **41** Petersen OH, Petersen CCH, Kasai H. Calcium and hormone action. Annu Rev Physiol 1994;56:297–319.
- **42** Gerasimenko JV, Charlesworth RM, Sherwood MW et al. Both RyRs and TPCs are required for NAADP-induced intracellular Ca²⁺ release. Cell Calcium 2015;58:237–245.
- **43** Nicotera P, Bellomo G, Orrenius S. Calcium-mediated mechanisms in chemically-induced cell-death. Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol 1992;32:449–470.
- 44 Belan PV, Gerasimenko OV, Tepikin AV, Petersen OH. Localization of Ca²⁺ extrusion sites in pancreatic acinar cells. J Biol Chem 1996;271:7615–7619.
- **45** Park MK, Ashby MC, Erdemli G, Petersen OH, Tepikin AV. Perinuclear, perigranular and sub-plasmalemmal mitochondria have distinct functions in the regulation

of cellular calcium transport. EMBO J 2001;20:1863–1874.

- 46 Gerasimenko JV, Gryshchenko O, Ferdek PE et al. Ca²⁺ release-activated Ca²⁺ channel blockade as a potential tool in antipancreatitis therapy. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013;110:13186–13191.
- **47** Gerasimenko JV, Gerasimenko OV, Petersen OH. The role of Ca^{2+} in the pathophysiology of pancreatitis. J Physiol 2014;592:269–280.
- **48** Criddle DN, Murphy J, Fistetto G et al. Fatty acid ethyl esters cause pancreatic calcium toxicity via inositol trisphosphate receptors and loss of ATP synthesis. Gastroenterology 2006;130:781–793.
- **49** Petersen OH, Sutton R, Criddle DN. Failure of calcium microdomain generation and pathological consequences. Cell Calcium 2006;40:593–600.
- **50** Burgoyne RD, Morgan A. Secretory granule exocytosis. Physiol Rev 2003;83:581–632.
- 51 Park MK, Petersen OH, Tepikin AV. The endoplasmic reticulum as one continuous Ca²⁺ pool: visualization of rapid Ca²⁺ movements and equilibration. EMBO J 2000;19:5729–5739.
- 52 Park MK, Lomax RB, Tepikin AV, Petersen OH. Local uncaging of caged Ca²⁺ reveals distribution of Ca²⁺activated Cl⁻ channels in pancreatic acinar cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2001;98:10948–10953.
- **53** Petersen OH, Findlay I, Iwatsuki N et al. Human pancreatic acinar cells: studies of stimulus–secretion coupling. Gastroenterology 1985;89:109–117.

- 54 Murphy JA, Criddle DN, Sherwood M et al. Direct activation of cytosolic Ca²⁺ signaling and enzyme secretion by cholecystokinin in human pancreatic acinar cells. Gastroenterology 2008;135:632–641.
- 55 Voronina SG, Barrow SL, Simpson AWM et al. Dynamic changes in cytosolic and mitochondrial ATP levels in pancreatic acinar cells. Gastroenterology 2010;138:1976–1987.
- 56 Petersen OH, Verkhratsky A. Calcium and adenosine triphosphate control multiple vital functions. Phil Trans R Soc B 2016;371:20150418.
- 57 Voronina S, Longbottom R, Sutton R, Petersen OH, Tepikin AV. Bile acids induce calcium signals in mouse pancreatic acinar cells. Implications for bile-induced pancreatic pathology. J Physiol 2002;540:49–55.
- 58 Huang W, Cane MC, Mukherjee R et al. Caffeine protects against experimental acute pancreatitis by inhibition of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptormediated Ca²⁺ release. Gut 2017;66:301–313.
- 59 Mukherjee R, Mareninova OA, Odinokova IV et al. Mechanism of mitochondrial permeability transition pore induction and damage in the pancreas: inhibition prevents acute pancreatitis by protecting production of ATP. Gut 2016;65:1333–1346.
- **60** Wen L, Voronina S, Javed MA et al. Inhibitors of ORAI1 prevent cytosolic calcium-associated injury of human pancreatic acinar cells and acute pancreatitis in 3 mouse models. Gastroenterology 2015;149:481–492.

Physiology of Duct Cell Secretion

Mei Zeng, Laura Vachel, and Shmuel Muallem

Epithelial Signaling and Transport Section, Molecular Physiology and Therapeutics Branch, National Institute of Dental and Craniofacial Research, National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA

Introduction

The cardinal function of the pancreatic duct is fluid and HCO₃⁻ secretion. Pancreatic ductal secretion is a fundamental function of the pancreas that determines the volume and the electrolyte composition of the pancreatic juice and guards the acinar cells from damage by various stressors. Ductal fluid and electrolyte transport is compromised in diseases that stress the pancreas, such as cystic fibrosis and pancreatitis. Ductal secretion is coupled to acinar cell secretion that provides the initial isotonic, plasma-like fluid. The duct then secretes the bulk of the fluid in the pancreatic juice by making economical and recirculating use of the electrolytes provided by acinar cells. Therefore, to understand ductal secretion and physiology, we have to understand the mechanism of acinar secretion and its regulation. The generation and secretion of fluid of defined composition by acinar and duct cells are mediated by selective transporters at the basolateral and luminal membranes that mediate vectorial transport of osmotically active ions. Ductal and acinar cell secretion is highly regulated at both the resting and secreting states by multiple inputs that transmit their signals through the two main second messengers Ca²⁺ and cAMP. The Ca²⁺ and cAMP inputs are integrated into a synergized high-fidelity final response. Other important regulators of the entire secretory process are the transported ions. This is highlighted in the regulation of ductal transporters and secretion by intracellular Cl⁻. This chapter discusses the principles of ductal fluid and HCO₃⁻ secretion and its regulation and how it can be corrected in pancreatic disease states.

Sequential Secretion by Acinar and Duct Cells

Fluid and Electrolyte Secretion by Acinar Cells

Pancreatic fluid and electrolyte secretion is a two-step, sequential process. The acinar cells secrete a small amount of isotonic, NaCl-rich fluid and the duct secretes most of the fluid and determines the final ion composition of the pancreatic juice [1]. Understanding ductal secretion requires an understanding of acinar cell secretion. The key transporters and the mechanism of fluid secretion by acinar cells are modeled in Fig. 5.1. Vectorial ion transport depends on the Na⁺ and K⁺ gradients and the membrane potential that are set by the basolateral Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase pump [2]. The Ca²⁺-activated K⁺ channel at the basolateral membrane Kcnma1 sets the membrane potential near the K⁺ diffusion potential of about -60 mV [3]. About 60-70% of acinar cells' salt uptake is mediated by the ubiquitous basolateral Na⁺/K⁺/2Cl⁻ cotransporter NKCC1 [1]. The remaining salt uptake is mediated by the basolateral Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger NHE1 and by a Cl^{-}/HCO_{3}^{-} exchange activity. It is generally assumed that the ubiquitous AE2 mediates the Cl^{-/} HCO₃⁻ exchange that supports fluid flux. However, recent work on salivary glands revealed that another Cl⁻/ HCO₃⁻ exchange called AE4 mediates the exchange that drives fluid secretion [4]. NHE1 and AE2 also control the cytoplasmic pH (pH_{in}) to prevent large fluctuations of pH_{in} during the secretion [5,6]. Under resting conditions, NKCC1, AE2, and AE4 maintain intracellular Cl⁻ (Cl_{in}) at 40–60 mM [7]. The importance of Cl_{in} is

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 5.1 Mechanism of fluid and electrolyte secretion by acinar cells. The model shows the key transporters and the relationships between them that mediate the bulk of fluid and electrolyte secretion by acinar cells.

discussed later in relation to regulation of the secretory process. Cl^- exits across the luminal membrane through the Ca²⁺-activated Cl⁻ channel TMEM16A/Ano1 [8] and water flows through the water channel AQP8 [9]. The acinar cells' tight junction is the main route of transcellular Na⁺ flux, which may be mediated by one of the acinar claudins [10].

Acinar cell fluid and electrolyte secretion is regulated by Gq-coupled receptors that increase free cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ $([Ca^{2+}]_i)$ and is enhanced by the cAMP/PKA pathway. Physiological stimulation involves activation of only 1-5% of the G proteins that evoke Ca²⁺ oscillations to prevent Ca^{2+} toxicity by a much stronger stimulation. The Ca^{2+} oscillations initiate at the apical pole and often propagate to the basal pole [11,12]. Acinar cell secretion starts by an increase in apical $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ to activate Ano1 [8], propagation of $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ to the basal pole to activate the K⁺ channels [13], Cl⁻ efflux into the luminal space, and K⁺ efflux to the interstitial space. Na⁺ transport through the tight junctions results in the net secretion of NaCl and generation of an osmotic gradient that drives water flow through Aqp8. The resulting cell shrinkage reduces [Ca²⁺] and activates the volume-sensitive NKCC1 [14], NHE1 [15], and AE2 [16] to recover cytoplasmic electrolytes and cell volume. The cycle is repeated with each Ca^{2+} spike making acinar cells function as a Ca²⁺-driven ion and water pump.

Fluid and Electrolyte Secretion by Duct Cells

The main transporters mediating ductal fluid and HCO_3^- secretion are shown in Fig. 5.2. Transport is fueled by the Na⁺ gradient and the membrane potential set the Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase pump [17], the K⁺ channels $K(Ca^{2+})1.1$ [18], and an unknown basolateral K⁺ channel. HCO_3^- enters the ducts by basolateral $1Na^+-2HCO_3^-$ cotransport [19,20] mediated by the electrogenic NBCe1-B isoform [21] that accumulates cytoplasmic HCO_3^- and osmolytes. The basolateral Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger NHE1 [20] and Cl⁻/HCO_3^- exchange, likely AE2, control pH_{in} and Cl⁻_{in}, which is required for stimulated secretion [22].

The bulk of HCO_3^- exit across the luminal membrane is mediated by the interrelated activity of the cAMPactivated Cl⁻ channel cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) and the exchanger slc26a6 [1]. Slc26a6, is an electrogenic 1Cl⁻/2HCO₃⁻ exchanger [23,24] that mediates net solute transport and therefore, in addition to HCO₃⁻ secretion, slc26a6 is essential for ductal fluid secretion. CFTR has finite HCO₃⁻ permeability [25] and CFTR-mediated HCO₃⁻ flux becomes important at the distal portion of the ducts when luminal and cytoplasmic Cl⁻ are low. Other luminal membrane ductal transporters of note are the Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger NHE3 [26] and H⁺,K⁺-ATPase pump ATP12A [27]. Recent work showed that expression of ATP12A in the luminal membrane and pharmacological inhibition of ATP12A reduced ductal secretion suggested to be due to inhibition of H⁺ absorption [27]. However, molecular studies showed expression of ATP12A in the airway epithelium that secretes H^+ in exchange for K⁺ and contributes to the pathology in cystic fibrosis [28], a disease that prominently affects the pancreas. It is clear that ATP12A plays an important role in the duct, but the underlying mechanism remains to be established. We have suggested that H⁺secreting transporters such as NHE3 and perhaps ATP12A function to salvage HCO₃⁻ in the ductal resting state [26] (Fig 5.2a).

Ductal secretion is stimulated by the Gs-coupled secretin receptor that transmits its signal by increasing cAMP to activate protein kinase A (PKA) [1]. PKA phosphorylates the R domain of CFTR to activate the channel. CFTR then activates the slc26a6 by interaction of CFTR R domain with the slc26a6 STAS domain [29]. In turn, this interaction further activates CFTR. At the same time, CFTR inhibits NHE3 to prevent H⁺ secretion into the lumen [30]. The Cl⁻ absorbed by slc26a6 is recycled by CFTR to maintain HCO_3^- secretion by slc26a6. Net osmolyte secretion by slc26a6 in the form of HCO_3^- together with paracellular Na⁺ flow drives osmotic water secretion to generate the final volume of the pancreatic juice.

58 Chapter 5



Figure 5.2 Mechanism of fluid and electrolyte secretion by duct cells. The models show the key transporters and the relationships between them in the resting (a) and stimulated ducts (b). The resting duct can secrete H⁺ by NHE3 and perhaps ATP12A to salvage HCO₃⁻, while slc26a6 is away from CFTR and not active. In the stimulated state the H⁺-secreting transporters are inhibited and slc26a6 and CFTR are mutually activated to cause fluid and electrolyte secretion.

Regulation of Ductal Secretion

Ductal secretion is dynamically regulated in both the resting and stimulated states by kinase and phosphatase pathways and scaffolding proteins. In addition, Cl⁻_{in} regulates the transporters that mediate ductal secretion by affecting their activity and selectivity. The resting state is set by the WNKs and SPAK/OSR1 kinases. Mammals have four WNK [31], with WNK1, WNK3, and WNK4 expressed in the pancreas [1]. The WNKs regulate Na⁺, K⁺, Cl⁻, HCO₃⁻, and Ca²⁺ transporters in epithelia by determining their surface expression and/or activity [31]. SPAK and OSR1 are homologous stress-activated kinases that act downstream of the WNKs, with the WNKs serving as scaffolds to the SPAK/OSR1. The SPAK/OSR1 can affect surface expression and inhibit or activate the ion transporters [32]. Another level of regulation of the WNK kinases is through interaction with kelch-like 3 (KLHL3) and cullin 3 (CUL3) that regulate WNK levels by ubiquitination and degradation [33].

In the pancreatic duct, the WNKs and the SPAK/OSR1 kinases function in the same pathway, with the WNKs acting as scaffolds for the SPAK/OSR1 kinases. The WNK/SPAK pathway regulates ductal NBCe1-B [34], Slc26a6 [25], and CFTR [34,35] by inhibiting surface expression and the activity of the transporters. Notably,

knockdown of the WNKs and of SPAK enhanced stimulated ductal fluid secretion, indicating that the kinases exert tonic inhibition of the secretion [34] to set the basal nonsecretory state (see the model in Fig 5.3a).

The multifunctional protein IRBIT (IP₃-binding protein released with IP₃) regulates the pancreatic ductstimulated secretory state. IRBIT was discovered as a protein that binds to the IP₃ receptors (IP₃R) [36] and as an activator of the NBCe1-B [37]. The IRBIT has an N-terminal protein phosphatase 1 (PP1) binding motif, a PEST domain, a coiled-coil domain, and a PDZ ligand at the end of the C-terminus [38]. The PEST domain has multiple phosphorylation sites that are required for all IRBIT function [38,39]. The coiled-coil domain participates in activation of target proteins by IRBIT [40] and the PDZ ligand locates IRBIT close to the HCO₃⁻ transporters [34]. IRBIT activates transporters by two mechanisms, by increasing their surface expression and their transport activity. This is best understood with NBCe1-B. The first 85 residues of NBCe1-B form an autoinhibitory domain (AID) [41]. IRBIT interacts with the AID to prevent the NBCe1-B selfinhibition [37]. In addition, IRBIT reverses the inhibition of NBCe1-B by WNK/SPAK by recruiting PP1 to the transporter that dephosphorylates the SPAK phosphorylated Ser65 [42].



Figure 5.3 IRBIT mediates synergistic activation of the cAMP and Ca^{2+} signaling pathways. In the resting state, the WNK/SPAK kinases associate with the transporters and SPAK phosphorylates NBCe1-B AID, Slc26a6, and CFTR to sequester most of them in intracellular organelles and IRBIT is sequestered by the IP₃Rs. When the cells are stimulated with physiologic concentrations of IP₃ and cAMP generating agonists, PKA phosphorylates the IP₃R to facilitate release of IRBIT from the IP₃R by IP₃ binding. IRBIT recruits PP1 to the transporters to dephosphorylate them at the SPAK phosphorylation sites and target them to the plasma membrane. IRBIT remains bound to the transporters AIDs further activate the transporters and ductal secretion.

IRBIT also interacts with and potently activates CFTR [34,40] and slc26a6 [42] by interacting with a sequence similar to the NBCe1-B AID that is present in the CFTR R domain and slc26a6 STAS domain [42]. IRBIT similarly recruits the PP1 to NBCe1-B, CFTR, and slc26a6 [34,42]. The key role of IRBIT in ductal secretion was established by showing that knockout of IRBIT in mice markedly inhibits ductal fluid secretion. The reduced secretion due to IRBIT knockdown was partially recovered by knockdown of SPAK [34], showing the interplay between the IRBIT/PP1 and the WNK/SPAK pathways in modulating ductal secretion, as illustrated in Fig 5.3b.

 HCO_3^- secretion depends on strict regulation of both intracellular and surface membrane HCO_3^- concentrations, which are determined by carbonic anhydrases (CA). CA are either cytoplasmic or membrane anchored with their active site at the extracellular cell surface [43]. The surface CA control the supply or removal of $HCO_3^$ at the surface of the plasma membrane and the cytoplasmic CA buffer cytoplasmic HCO_3^- . The plasma membrane-localized CA interact with many H⁺ and HCO_3^- transporters [44]. We know very little about the role and molecular identity of the CA that are important in ductal secretion. Some information became available from human disease in which mutations in CA12 causes salt wasting [45,46]. CA12 is a critical activator of AE2 and ductal secretion. Deletion or mutation in CA12 inhibits ductal secretion by about 50% and overexpression of CA12 markedly increases ductal secretion [22]. Hence activation of CA12 is a potential treatment of ductal hypofunction.

Another prominent regulator of ductal function is Cl⁻ in. Cl⁻in has a key role in ductal function by driving HCO₃⁻ secretion through slc26a6, controlling the luminal membrane potential through CFTR and of pHin through AE2 (Fig 5.2). Sensing Cl⁻_{in} is therefore essential for tuning the secretory process. Cl⁻_{in} regulates the function of at least two \mbox{HCO}_3^- transporters, NBCe1-B and CFTR. Cl⁻_{in} regulates CFTR HCO₃⁻ permeability [25]. At Cl⁻_{in} below 8 mM CFTR became the HCO₃⁻ channel to increase pancreatic juice HCO₃⁻ concentration from 120 to 140 mM [47]. A more dramatic regulation by Cl_{in}^{-} is seen with NBCe1-B. IRBIT-activated NBCe1-B is regulated between 5 and 20 mM Cl⁻_{in} [48]. Ductal secretion starts when resting $\text{Cl}^-_{\text{ in}}$ is about $35\,\text{mM}$ and decreases to 4mM toward the latter phase of Cl⁻ absorption and HCO_3^- secretion [1,49]. At Cl_{in}^- above 20 mM, the activity of NBCe1-B is inhibited by 70%, which is sufficient to support HCO₃⁻ secretion at the proximal duct. As the demand for cytoplasmic HCO₃⁻ increases in the face of accumulation of luminal HCO3⁻, Cl⁻ in is reduced toward 4 mM to increase the activity of NBCe1-B threefold [48], which ensures continued HCO₃⁻ supply.

The Ca²⁺ and cAMP Pathways Synergize to Activate Ductal Secretion

Synergism between signaling pathways is a fundamental concept in biology that serves to prevent cell toxicity by overstimulation. Signaling pathways function at 1-3% of capacity and synergize to generate the maximal physiological response. The Ca²⁺ and cAMP signaling pathways synergize in a mechanism mediated by IRBIT [42]. At the resting state, IRBIT is bound to IP₃ receptors. Physiologic secretin stimulation increases ductal cAMP to phosphorylate the IP₃Rs to increase their affinity for IP₃ and reduce their affinity for IRBIT [42]. A small increase in IP_3 by physiologic stimulation with Ca²⁺-mobilizing receptors releases IRBIT from the IP₃R that then binds to CFTR, slc26a6, and NBCe1-B and activates them and ductal secretion [42]. This important physiologic mode of synergism is illustrated in Fig. 5.3.

Ductal Secretion-Associated Pancreatic Diseases

Ductal fluid and HCO_3^- secretion not only washes digestive enzymes to the intestine, but also protects the parenchyma from damage due to stresses to the pancreas. In addition, as a chaotropic ion, HCO_3^- is essential for solubilization of macromolecules such as digestive enzymes and mucins and divalent ions in biological fluids [1,50]. The duct is the first line of defense of the pancreas that must be breached before damage to acinar cells take place. Damage to ductal secretion occurs in several diseases of the pancreas, including cystic fibrosis (CF) and pancreatitis. CF leads to the destruction of the pancreas and pancreatic insufficiency [51], due to inhibition of ductal fluid and HCO_3^- secretion [1]. Moreover, several studies have

References

- Lee MG, Ohana E, Park HW, Yang D, Muallem S. Molecular mechanism of pancreatic and salivary gland fluid and HCO₃ secretion. Physiol Rev 2012;92(1):39–74.
- 2 Kuijpers GA, Van Nooy IG, De Pont JJ, Bonting SL. The mechanism of fluid secretion in the rabbit pancreas studied by means of various inhibitors. Biochim Biophys Acta 1984;778(2):324–331.
- **3** Petersen OH. Calcium-activated potassium channels and fluid secretion by exocrine glands. Am J Physiol 1986;251(1 Pt 1):G1–G13.

identified mutations in CFTR that are associated with chronic pancreatitis [52] and specifically inhibit CFTR-dependent HCO_3^- transport [53] and CFTR HCO_3^- permeability [54], independent of Cl⁻ channel activity. The importance of the duct in protection of the pancreas and of CFTR in ductal function [55] led to the examination of the state of CFTR in chronic autoimmune [56] and alcoholic pancreatitis [56,57], which revealed mislocalization of CFTR in these forms of pancreatitis. Notably, treatment of autoimmune pancreatitis with corticosteroids ameliorated the disease primarily by increasing ductal HCO_3^- secretion [56]. In animal models, induction of acute pancreatitis by cerulein stimulation, bile infusion, and alcohol treatment impaired ductal function [58].

The intimate involvement of the duct in the health of the pancreas and pancreatic diseases suggests that the duct should be a prime target for therapy. There are several potential targets. One can be activators of IRBIT together with inhibitors of the WNK/SPAK/OSR1 kinases. Because of their involvement in renal salt homeostasis and hypertension [33], such drugs may became available in the future. Another potential target is CA12, which affects ductal function [22] and is modified in several cancers [59]. Drugs affecting CA12 activity are being developed in the cancer field and may become useful for the treatment of pancreatitis. A very promising option is the use of CFTR potentiators and correctors that are approved for the treatment of CF [60]. These drugs should repair CFTR localization and increase ductal secretion to slow progress of the disease and may even improve the function of acinar cells.

Acknowledgment

The work in the authors' laboratory was funded by the Intramural Research Program of the NIH, NIDCR grant DE000735.

- 4 Pena-Munzenmayer G, Catalan MA, Kondo Y et al. Ae4 (Slc4a9) anion exchanger drives Cl⁻ uptake-dependent fluid secretion by mouse submandibular gland acinar cells. J Biol Chem 2015;290(17):10677–10688.
- 5 Muallem S, Loessberg PA. Intracellular pH-regulatory mechanisms in pancreatic acinar cells. I. Characterization of H⁺ and HCO₃⁻ transporters. J Biol Chem 1990;265(22):12806–12812.
- 6 Nguyen HV, Stuart-Tilley A, Alper SL, Melvin JE. Cl⁻/ HCO₃⁻ exchange is acetazolamide sensitive and activated by a muscarinic receptor-induced [Ca²⁺]_i

increase in salivary acinar cells. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2004;286(2):G312–G320.

- Zhao H, Xu X, Diaz J, Muallem S. Na⁺, K⁺, and H⁺/ HCO₃⁻ transport in submandibular salivary ducts. Membrane localization of transporters. J Biol Chem 1995;270(33):19599–19605.
- 8 Ousingsawat J, Martins JR, Schreiber R, Rock JR, Harfe BD, Kunzelmann K. Loss of TMEM16A causes a defect in epithelial Ca²⁺-dependent chloride transport. J Biol Chem 2009;284(42):28698–28703.
- **9** Hurley PT, Ferguson CJ, Kwon TH et al. Expression and immunolocalization of aquaporin water channels in rat exocrine pancreas. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2001;280(4):G701–G709.
- 10 Rahner C, Mitic LL, Anderson JM. Heterogeneity in expression and subcellular localization of claudins 2, 3, 4, and 5 in the rat liver, pancreas, and gut. Gastroenterology 2001;120(2):411–422.
- 11 Kasai H, Augustine GJ. Cytosolic Ca²⁺ gradients triggering unidirectional fluid secretion from exocrine pancreas. Nature 1990;348(6303):735–738.
- 12 Thorn P, Lawrie AM, Smith PM, Gallacher DV, Petersen OH. Local and global cytosolic Ca²⁺ oscillations in exocrine cells evoked by agonists and inositol trisphosphate. Cell 1993;74(4):661–668.
- 13 Romanenko VG, Nakamoto T, Srivastava A, Begenisich T, Melvin JE. Regulation of membrane potential and fluid secretion by Ca²⁺-activated K⁺ channels in mouse submandibular glands. J Physiol 2007;581(Pt 2):801–817.
- 14 Hoffmann EK, Lambert IH, Pedersen SF. Physiology of cell volume regulation in vertebrates. Physiol Rev 2009;89(1):193–277.
- 15 Alexander RT, Grinstein S. Na⁺/H⁺ exchangers and the regulation of volume. Acta Physiol (Oxf) 2006;187(1–2):159–167.
- 16 Alper SL. Molecular physiology and genetics of Na⁺-independent SLC4 anion exchangers. J Exp Biol 2009;212(Pt 11):1672–1683.
- 17 Smith ZD, Caplan MJ, Forbush B 3rd, Jamieson JD. Monoclonal antibody localization of Na⁺-K⁺-ATPase in the exocrine pancreas and parotid of the dog. Am J Physiol 1987;253(2 Pt 1):G99–G109.
- 18 Venglovecz V, Hegyi P, Rakonczay Z Jr et al. Pathophysiological relevance of apical largeconductance Ca²⁺-activated potassium channels in pancreatic duct epithelial cells. Gut 2010;60(3):361–369.
- 19 Ishiguro H, Steward MC, Lindsay AR, Case RM. Accumulation of intracellular HCO₃⁻ by Na⁺-HCO₃⁻ cotransport in interlobular ducts from guinea-pig pancreas. J Physiol 1996;495(Pt 1):169–178.
- **20** Zhao H, Star RA, Muallem S. Membrane localization of H^+ and HCO_3^- transporters in the rat pancreatic duct. J Gen Physiol 1994;104(1):57–85.

- **21** Abuladze N, Lee I, Newman D et al. Molecular cloning, chromosomal localization, tissue distribution, and functional expression of the human pancreatic sodium bicarbonate cotransporter. J Biol Chem 1998;273(28):17689–17696.
- **22** Hong JH, Muhammad E, Zheng C et al. Essential role of carbonic anhydrase XII in secretory gland fluid and HCO_3^- secretion revealed by disease causing human mutation. J Physiol 2015;593(24):5299–5312.
- **23** Shcheynikov N, Yang D, Wang Y et al. The Slc26a4 transporter functions as an electroneutral Cl⁻/l⁻/ HCO_3^- exchanger: role of Slc26a4 and Slc26a6 in I⁻ and HCO_3^- secretion and in regulation of CFTR in the parotid duct. J Physiol 2008;586(16):3813–3824.
- 24 Wang Y, Soyombo AA, Shcheynikov N et al. Slc26a6 regulates CFTR activity in vivo to determine pancreatic duct HCO_3^- secretion: relevance to cystic fibrosis. EMBO J 2006;25(21):5049–5057.
- 25 Park HW, Nam JH, Kim JY et al. Dynamic regulation of CFTR bicarbonate permeability by [Cl⁻]_i and its role in pancreatic bicarbonate secretion. Gastroenterology 2010;139(2):620–631.
- 26 Lee MG, Ahn W, Choi JY et al. Na⁺-dependent transporters mediate HCO_3^- salvage across the luminal membrane of the main pancreatic duct. J Clin Invest 2000;105(11):1651–1658.
- 27 Wang J, Barbuskaite D, Tozzi M, Giannuzzo A, Sorensen CE, Novak I. Proton pump inhibitors inhibit pancreatic secretion: role of gastric and non-gastric H⁺/ K⁺-ATPases. PLoS ONE 2015;10(5):e0126432.
- 28 Shah VS, Meyerholz DK, Tang XX et al. Airway acidification initiates host defense abnormalities in cystic fibrosis mice. Science 2016;351(6272):503–507.
- **29** Ko SB, Zeng W, Dorwart MR et al. Gating of CFTR by the STAS domain of SLC26 transporters. Nat Cell Biol 2004;6(4):343–350.
- **30** Ahn W, Kim KH, Lee JA et al. Regulatory interaction between the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator and HCO_3^- salvage mechanisms in model systems and the mouse pancreatic duct. J Biol Chem 2001;276(20):17236–17243.
- **31** McCormick JA, Ellison DH. The WNKs: atypical protein kinases with pleiotropic actions. Physiol Rev 2011;91(1):177–219.
- **32** Gagnon KB, Delpire E. Molecular physiology of SPAK and OSR1: two Ste20-related protein kinases regulating ion transport. Physiol Rev 2012;92(4):1577–1617.
- Hadchouel J, Ellison DH, Gamba G. Regulation of renal electrolyte transport by WNK and SPAK-OSR1 kinases. Annu Rev Physiol 2016;78:367–389.
- 34 Yang D, Li Q, So I et al. IRBIT governs epithelial secretion in mice by antagonizing the WNK/SPAK kinase pathway. J Clin Invest 2011;121(3):956–965.

- 62 Chapter 5
 - **35** Yang CL, Liu X, Paliege A et al. WNK1 and WNK4 modulate CFTR activity. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2007;353(3):535–540.
 - 36 Ando H, Mizutani A, Matsu-ura T, Mikoshiba K. IRBIT, a novel inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP3) receptor-binding protein, is released from the IP3 receptor upon IP3 binding to the receptor. J Biol Chem 2003;278(12):10602–10612.
 - **37** Shirakabe K, Priori G, Yamada H et al. IRBIT, an inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor-binding protein, specifically binds to and activates pancreas-type Na⁺/ HCO_3^- cotransporter 1 (pNBC1). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2006;103(25):9542–9547.
 - **38** Yang D, Shcheynikov N, Muallem S. IRBIT: it is everywhere. Neurochem Res 2011;36(7):1166–1174.
 - 39 Devogelaere B, Sammels E, De Smedt H. The IRBIT domain adds new functions to the AHCY family. Bioessays 2008;30(7):642–652.
 - **40** Yang D, Shcheynikov N, Zeng W et al. IRBIT coordinates epithelial fluid and HCO_3^- secretion by stimulating the transporters pNBC1 and CFTR in the murine pancreatic duct. J Clin Invest 2009;119(1):193–202.
 - **41** Lee SK, Boron WF, Parker MD. Relief of autoinhibition of the electrogenic Na-HCO₃ cotransporter NBCe1-B: role of IRBIT vs.amino-terminal truncation. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2012;302(3):C518–C526.
 - **42** Park S, Shcheynikov N, Hong JH et al. Irbit mediates synergy between Ca²⁺ and cAMP signaling pathways during epithelial transport in mice. Gastroenterology 2013;145(1):232–241.
 - **43** Frost SC. Physiological functions of the alpha class of carbonic anhydrases. Subcell biochem 2014;75:9–30.
 - **44** Becker HM, Klier M, Deitmer JW. Carbonic anhydrases and their interplay with acid/base-coupled membrane transporters. Subcell Biochem 2014;75:105–134.
 - **45** Muhammad E, Leventhal N, Parvari G et al. Autosomal recessive hyponatremia due to isolated salt wasting in sweat associated with a mutation in the active site of carbonic anhydrase 12. Hum Genet 2011;129(4):397–405.
 - 46 Lee M, Vecchio-Pagan B, Sharma N et al. Loss of carbonic anhydrase XII function in individuals with elevated sweat chloride concentration and pulmonary airway disease. Hum Mol Genet 2016;25(10):1923–1933.
 - **47** Jun I, Cheng MH, Sim E et al. Pore dilation increases the bicarbonate permeability of CFTR, ANO1, and glycine receptor anion channels. J Physiol 2015;594(11):2929–2955.

- **48** Shcheynikov N, Son A, Hong JH et al. Intracellular Cl^- as a signaling ion that potently regulates Na⁺/ HCO_3^- transporters. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2015;112(3):E329–E337.
- 49 Ishiguro H, Naruse S, Kitagawa M et al. Chloride transport in microperfused interlobular ducts isolated from guinea-pig pancreas. J Physiol 2002;539(Pt 1):175–189.
- 50 Quinton PM. Role of epithelial HCO₃⁻ transport in mucin secretion: lessons from cystic fibrosis. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2010;299(6):C1222–C1233.
- 51 Gibson-Corley KN, Meyerholz DK, Engelhardt JF. Pancreatic pathophysiology in cystic fibrosis. J Pathol 2016;238(2):311–320.
- 52 Hegyi P, Wilschanski M, Muallem S et al. CFTR: a new horizon in the pathomechanism and treatment of pancreatitis. Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol 2016;170:37–66.
- **53** Choi JY, Muallem D, Kiselyov K, Lee MG, Thomas PJ, Muallem S. Aberrant CFTR-dependent $HCO_3^$ transport in mutations associated with cystic fibrosis. Nature 2001;410(6824):94–97.
- 54 LaRusch J, Jung J, General IJ et al. Mechanisms of CFTR functional variants that impair regulated bicarbonate permeation and increase risk for pancreatitis but not for cystic fibrosis. PLoS Genet 2014;10(7):e1004376.
- 55 Lee MG, Choi JY, Luo X, Strickland E, Thomas PJ, Muallem S. Cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator regulates luminal Cl⁻/HCO₃⁻ exchange in mouse submandibular and pancreatic ducts. J Biol Chem 1999;274(21):14670–14677.
- 56 Ko SB, Mizuno N, Yatabe Y et al. Corticosteroids correct aberrant CFTR localization in the duct and regenerate acinar cells in autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;138(5):1988–1996.
- 57 Maleth J, Balazs A, Pallagi P et al. Alcohol disrupts levels and function of the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator to promote development of pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;148(2):427–439.e16.
- 58 Hegyi P, Rakonczay Z Jr. The role of pancreatic ducts in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2015;15(4 Suppl):S13–S17.
- 59 Alfarouk KO. Tumor metabolism, cancer cell transporters, and microenvironmental resistance. J Enzyme Inhib Med Chem 2016;31(6):859–866.
- **60** Wainwright CE, Elborn JS, Ramsey BW et al. Lumacaftor–ivacaftor in patients with cystic fibrosis homozygous for Phe508del CFTR. N Engl J Med 2015;373(3):220–231.

Pathophysiology of Experimental Pancreatitis

Vikas Dudeja, Rajinder Dawra, and Ashok K. Saluja

Department of Surgery, University of Miami, Miller School of Medicine, Miami, FL, USA

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis is an inflammatory disorder of the pancreas that results in significant morbidity, mortality, and hospitalizations [1,2]. In the United States alone, over 300,000 patients are admitted each year with pancreatitis, with more than \$2 billion spent on their care [3]. Currently, there is no specific therapy for acute pancreatitis and treatment of patients revolves around supportive measures. The development of specific therapy for acute pancreatitis will require precise modeling of this disease in animal models and detailed elucidation of its pathogenesis. Over the last few decades, studies in animal and in vitro models of acute pancreatitis have led to the emergence of valuable information on both early and late events in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. In this chapter, the major events in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis, as observed in experimental models, are described. It appears that although inflammation during acute pancreatitis is initiated in acinar cells, over the course of the disease the inflammation spills into systemic circulation. Uncontrolled systemic inflammation can lead to multiorgan failure, which is the primary cause of morbidity and mortality in acute pancreatitis.

Models of Acute Pancreatitis

The pathogenesis of pancreatitis has been studied in vitro using pancreatic acini isolated from animals and in vivo using various animal model systems. Stimulation of acinar cells isolated from the pancreas of mice or rats with secretagogues such as caerulein (cholecystokinin analogue) or carbachol (cholinomimetic agent) leads to secretion of digestive enzymes. Higher doses of these secretagogues leads to inhibition of secretion, a phenomenon that is believed to be critical for acinar cell injury. This *in vitro* acinar cell injury induced by supramaximal stimulation has been used as a tool to model acinar cell injury during acute pancreatitis. Experiments in this relatively simple in vitro caerulein hyperstimulation acinar cell model has helped researchers to understand many important early events of pancreatitis, including cytosolic calcium changes, colocalization, intra-acinar zymogen activation, nuclear factor kappa B (NFkB) activation, and inhibition of secretion.

With respect to the animal models, the caerulein hyperstimulation model, in which a supramaximal concentration of the cholecystokinin (CCK) analogue caerulein is used to induce acute pancreatitis in rodents, is most widely used because of its ease of induction, noninvasiveness, and reproducibility. The arginineinduced pancreatitis model, in which administration of L-arginine leads to induction of severe acute pancreatitis, is another commonly used model. The duct obstruction model of acute pancreatitis mimics gallstone obstruction-induced acute pancreatitis in the clinical setting and does not require a sophisticated surgical technique. However, duct ligation in rodents produces only mild pancreatitis without extensive necrosis or infectious complications, and therefore is unsuitable for evaluating these clinically important features. In the duct perfusion model, pancreatitis is induced by infusion of various noxious stimuli, such as bile salts, into the pancreatic duct. Importantly, the severity of pancreatitis in this model can be modulated by controlling the type, concentration, and volume of infusate and the duration and pressure of infusion. The pancreatitis in this model tends to be patchy and limited to the head of the pancreas. The choline-deficient ethionine-supplemented (CDE) diet-induced acute pancreatitis model is another less commonly used model.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Although these unique but complementary models have been very useful for the elucidation of the early events in pancreatitis, their relevance to human disease has been questioned. For example, administration of supramaximal doses of cholecystokinin analogues to rodents leads to induction of acute pancreatitis but the presence of cholecystokinin receptors on human acinar cells has not been confirmed. Similarly, with the exception of case reports, excessive levels of L-arginine is not a common cause of pancreatitis in humans. The duct obstruction model and the duct perfusion models are the only animal models that come close to modeling gallstone pancreatitis, the most common cause of acute pancreatitis in humans. Furthermore, no good model for alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis, the second most common cause of human pancreatitis, is available. Ethanol feeding alone in animals causes a mild and variable pathologic response in the pancreas, making investigations into the cellular and molecular mechanisms of ethanol's effect exceedingly difficult. The lack of valid models of acute pancreatitis may partially explain why many investigational therapies (antiplatelet activating factor, antiprotease) that had shown promise in animal models have not lived up to expectations in clinical trials. Although these models are not perfect, they accurately mimic the histopathology and pathophysiology of acute pancreatitis, including some of the clinical aspects. Although better models are needed, a wealth of information on the pathophysiology of acute pancreatitis has been generated using these models and this information should eventually lead to the development of novel and effective therapies. The important early events in acute pancreatitis learned from the experimental models are described in the following.

Phases of Acute Pancreatitis

Acute pancreatitis is initiated in acinar cells. Injurious stimuli lead to multiple intra-acinar events that culminate in local acinar cell injury and activation of inflammatory pathways and secretion of various cytokines and chemokines. These cytokines and chemokines interact with and activate resident immune cells and also attract inflammatory cells from circulation into the pancreas. The activated neutrophils and immune cells and inflammatory cytokines are responsible for the systemic injury that is the major cause of morbidity and mortality in acute pancreatitis. Furthermore, as discussed later, the systemic inflammation can actually aggravate the local injury by various mechanisms.

When patients with acute pancreatitis present for medical attention, most of the intra-acinar events have already transpired and the inflammation has progressed to the systemic level. Unfortunately, most of the older acute pancreatitis experimental studies evaluated various therapeutic strategies in prophylactic fashion, that is, with the agent of interest administered before induction of acute pancreatitis, which is clinically irrelevant except in cases of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP)-induced acute pancreatitis. This may be another reason why various therapies that have been shown to be effective in animal models have failed to induce clinical improvement. Hence it is important to evaluate novel therapies in experimental models not only prophylactically but also therapeutically.

Early Intra-Acinar Events in Acute Pancreatitis

Intrapancreatic Enzyme Activation

The pancreas is an enzyme factory that synthesizes and secretes large amounts of digestive enzymes. These enzymes are stored intracellularly as inactive zymogens to prevent autodigestion of the pancreas. Furthermore, there are many intracellular mechanisms that protect the acinar cells against low levels of intracellular zymogen activation occurring under physiologic conditions. The presence of trypsin inhibitors, nonoptimal pH, and the presence of proteases that degrade the activated enzymes help to protect the acinar cells against damage caused by intra-acinar cell activation of proteases. In healthy organisms, pancreatic proteases remain inactive during their synthesis, secretion from acinar cells, and transport through the pancreatic duct. Once the enzymes have reached the intestinal lumen, enterokinase cleaves the pancreatic zymogen trypsinogen to form trypsin. Trypsin then activates all other pancreatic zymogens (e.g., proelastase, procarboxypeptidase) and thus helps in the digestion of food. In acute pancreatitis, the enzymes are believed to be activated inside the acinar cells. That pancreatitis is autodigestion of the pancreas was first proposed by Chiari in 1896 [4]. This "autodigestion" hypothesis triggered research looking into premature activation of digestive enzymes as a possible mechanism. Since then, a number of studies have demonstrated the findings of premature activation of digestive enzymes, both in experimental models (Fig. 6.1) and in clinical studies. During experimental acute pancreatitis, activation of trypsinogen and other pancreatic zymogens is observed [5-7] as early as 15 min after caerulein-induced acute pancreatitis. That trypsin activation is important for the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis is supported by the fact that all of the other markers of pancreatitis, such as hyperamylasemia, pancreatic edema, and acinar cell vacuolization, are observed only after the intra-acinar



Figure 6.1 Trypsin activation is observed early on in acute pancreatitis and it contributes to acinar cell injury. (a) Effect of stimulation with a high concentration of caerulein (0.1 μ M) on trypsin activation in rat pancreatic acini. Acini were stimulated with either caerulein alone (0.1 μ M) or in the presence of Pefabloc (2 mM, added 15 min before addition of caerulein) or incubated in buffer alone for specified times. (b) Increase in trypsin activity in response to a high dose caerulein stimulation resulted in increased release of lactate dehdrogenase (LDH) in the incubation medium, indicating acinar cell injury. This effect was blocked in the presence of the trypsin inhibitor Pefabloc. *Source:* Modified from Hofbauer et al. 1988 [44]. Reproduced with permission.

zymogen activation has occurred. Furthermore, studies that demonstrated that pretreatment with protease inhibitors (presumptively inhibiting trypsin) reduces the severity of acute pancreatitis in animal models also supported the trypsin central hypothesis of acute pancreatitis. Pretreatment of acinar cells with cellpermeable protease inhibitors (such as Pefabloc) (Fig. 6.1b) prior to supramaximal stimulation by caerulein prevents both zymogen activation and acinar cell injury [8,9]. Hence intrapancreatic enzyme activation is believed to be key for acinar cell injury during acute pancreatitis.

Inhibition of Secretion

Interestingly, the experimental models of acute pancreatitis suggest that during acute pancreatitis, not only are the zymogens prematurely activated but actually they are also retained inside the acinar cells. As discussed, supramaximal caerulein stimulation is commonly used



Figure 6.2 Caerulein but not CCK-JMV-180 leads to inhibition of secretion at supramaximal doses. (a) Effect of caerulein or CCK-JMV-180 on secretion from rat pancreatic acini *in vitro*. (b) Effect of caerulein and CCK-JMV-180 on *in vivo* amylase secretion. Rats were infused with heparinized saline alone or saline containing caerulein (0.2 μ g/kg/h, maximal dose), caerulein (5 μ g/kg/h, supramaximal dose), CCK-JMV-180 (0.2 mg/kg/h, maximal dose), CCK-JMV-180 (5 mg/kg/h), supramaximal dose), or caerulein (5 μ g/kg/h) plus CCK-JMV-180 (5 mg/kg/h). All animals were infused with saline alone for the first 30 min. *Source:* Modified from Saluja et al. 1989 [45]. Reproduced with permission.

as an *in vitro* and animal model of acute pancreatitis. It has been observed that at low doses caerulein, being an analogue of secretagogue CCK, stimulates secretion. However, with increasing doses the secretion is actually inhibited (Fig. 6.2a), and it is at the higher secretioninhibiting doses that changes to acute pancreatitis are observed in both *in vitro* and animal models (Fig. 6.2b), suggesting a role of inhibition of secretion in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. A similar pattern is observed on evaluating other secretagogues. Carbachol at higher doses inhibits acinar cell secretion and induce changes consistent with acute pancreatitis. On the other hand, CCK-JMV-180, an analogue of CCK, stimulates pancreatic secretion and does not inhibit secretion at high doses (Fig. 6.2a). Consistent with the role of inhibition of secretion in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis, this secretagogue does not induce acinar cell injury or other changes of acute pancreatitis.

66 Chapter 6

Studies also suggest that reversal of the inhibition of secretion could actually decrease the severity of acute pancreatitis. Proteinase-activated receptor-2 (PAR-2) is expressed on pancreatic acinar cells and is actually activated during acute pancreatitis. The possible ligand for these receptors during acute pancreatitis is trypsin. Interestingly, genetic deletion of PAR-2 increases the severity of acute pancreatitis. Furthermore, stimulation of PAR-2 with the agonist SIGRIL [10] leads to reduced severity of acute pancreatitis and also reversal of the inhibition of secretion observed during acute pancreatitis [11] (Fig. 6.2b).

Colocalization

Despite all the inbuilt protective systems, there is premature activation of zymogens during acute pancreatitis. Studies have evaluated the mechanism of this premature activation and it appears that early on in acute pancreatitis, the zymogens and lysosomes come together, a phenomenon called colocalization, which has been confirmed by both subcellular fractionation (Fig. 6.3a) and immunolocalization studies (Fig. 6.3b). Colocalization brings the zymogen enzymes and lysosomal enzymes in contact and, in these colocalized organelles, cathepsin B, a lysosomal enzyme, activates the trypsinogen to trypsin. Activated trypsin then has the capability to activate other enzymes. Colocalization has been observed as early as 15 min after initiation of the injury and all other features of acute pancreatitis such as pancreatic edema, hyperamylasemia, and acinar cell injury occur subsequently.

The role of colocalization and cathepsin B in trypsin activation has been confirmed by multiple methods. Pharmacologic inhibition of cathepsin B prevents activation of trypsinogen and results in a reduction of pancreatic injury in models of acute pancreatitis [12]. Similarly, the importance of the cathepsin B in activation of trypsin and induction of injury during acute pancreatitis has been evaluated using cathepsin B knockout mice in which the cathepsin B gene had been deleted by targeted disruption. After induction of experimental secretagogue-induced pancreatitis, the trypsin activity in the pancreas of cathepsin B knockout mice was more than 80% lower than in the wild-type animals [13]. Also, pancreatic damage, as indicated by various parameters, including the extent of acinar tissue necrosis, was substantially lower in the knockout animals [13]. Furthermore, studies suggest that phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) activation and increased cytosolic calcium are required for colocalization. Inhibition of colocalization by inhibiting PI3K [14] and also attenuation of cytosolic calcium by calcium chelator prevents trypsin activation and acinar cell injury during acute pancreatitis, again suggesting that colocalization is the cause rather than the effect of intra-acinar enzyme activation and acute pancreatitis.



Figure 6.3 During acute pancreatitis there is colocalization of zymogen enzymes and lysosomes. (a) Subcellular fractionation of acinar cells stimulated with supramaximal caerulein demonstrates increased cathepsin B activity in the zymogen fraction and a decrease in the lysosomal fraction. Source: Modified from Saluja et al. 1987 [46]. Reproduced with permission. (b) Supramaximal caerulein stimulation of the acinar cells leads to activation of trypsin as observed by generation of trypsinogen activation peptide (TAP). TAP activity colocalizes with cathepsin B, suggesting that trypsin is activated in the same compartment as cathepsin B.

Calcium Signaling During Acute Pancreatitis

Intracellular and extracellular calcium homeostasis is important for the survival of a cell. Calcium signaling is closely linked to both the physiology and pathology of pancreatic acinar cells. However, the nature of the calcium signal observed during acute pancreatitis seems to be different with respect to the amplitude and the temporal pattern from that observed during physiologic stimulus-secretion coupling. Physiologically, a secretory signal such as CCK leads to smaller, transient, sometimes oscillatory increases in intracellular calcium, which leads to secretion of the zymogens, whereas a pathologic stimulus leads to a much larger spike followed by a sustained increase in intracellular calcium. Studies suggest that calcium signaling is required but not sufficient for acinar cell injury and other events during acute pancreatitis. The attenuation of the calcium changes during acute pancreatitis by the cytosolic calcium chelator 1,2bis(o-aminophenoxy)ethane-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid (BAPTA) prevents zymogen activation, suggesting that calcium is essential for zymogen activation [9,15]. Prevention of sustained calcium increases by using Mg^{2+} , a natural calcium antagonist, also reduces trypsinogen activation and the severity of acute pancreatitis. Interestingly, artificial elevation of intracellular calcium by using different agents, such as thapsigargin or ionomycin, does not cause activation of trypsinogen and other changes of acute pancreatitis, suggesting that although sustained increases in calcium changes are required, they are not sufficient for the induction of acute pancreatitis.

The source of the pathologic calcium changes during acute pancreatitis has also been evaluated. The abnormal increase in cytosolic calcium is due either to excess release from intracellular stores or to influx with or without inadequate clearance of the calcium. Release from endoplasmic and mitochondrial stores, increased influx, and inadequate clearance have all been shown to contribute to the pathologic calcium increase observed during acute pancreatitis.

Activation of Inflammatory Pathways During Acute Pancreatitis

As time progresses, the local intra-acinar events eventually lead to initiation and progression of systemic inflammation. It is the uncontrolled systemic inflammation that is the major cause of mortality and morbidity during human disease. Studies in experimental models suggest that early on during acute pancreatitis there is activation of intra-acinar inflammatory pathways that induces the synthesis and release of various cytokines and chemokines. NF κ B, the master regulator of inflammatory pathways, is activated as early as 15–30 min after initiation of acute pancreatitis in both *in vitro* and animal models. It seems that intra-acinar cytosolic calcium changes in addition to activation of protein kinase C is required for activation of NFkB. Intriguingly, activation of trypsin and of NFkB are independent events. This is clear from experiments in which inhibition of trypsin, by pharmacologic inhibitors, did not influence NFkB activity. That NFkB activation and also local and systemic inflammation are independent of trypsin activation has been further confirmed using mice that lack trypsinogen-7 (T7-KO) gene. It appears that mice have numerous isoforms of trypsinogen but trypsinogen-7 is the isoform responsible for intra-acinar activation of trypsin during acute pancreatitis. Interestingly, T7-KO mice that lack intra-acinar trypsinogen activation have similar degrees of local and systemic inflammation (Fig. 6.4), again suggesting the independence of inflammation and intra-acinar zymogen activation [16]. As already discussed, cathepsin B is essential for activation of trypsin during acute pancreatitis. Halangk et al. [13] showed that cathepsin B knockout (CB-KO) mice have less necrosis than wild-type mice. However, the degree of leukocyte infiltration in the pancreas or lungs during pancreatitis was not affected by the absence of cathepsin B, indicating cathepsin B- and thus trypsin-independent evolution of systemic inflammation.

Once NFkB has been activated, it leads to the synthesis and secretion of cytokines and chemokines. Blockage of NFκB activation (by *N*-acetylcysteine, for example) prevents this induction of cytokine transcription by caerulein hyperstimulation, thus indicating the involvement of NFkB in cytokine activation by caerulein [17]. These chemokines and cytokines then not only attract neutrophils and macrophages into the pancreas but also lead to their activation. It has been postulated that activation of the innate immune system and also release of cytokine and chemokines then propagate the inflammatory injury to the systemic level. There is some controversy with respect to the role of NFkB in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. The inhibition of NFkB activation in the caerulein hyperstimulation model of pancreatitis and also other models of pancreatitis significantly reduces the severity of pancreatitis. When NFkB activation was prevented by use of the antioxidant N-acetylcysteine or other means, all parameters of rat caerulein pancreatitis were diminished [17,18]. The only study that has actually shown the beneficial effect of NFkB in acute pancreatitis is that by Steinle et al. [19], in which inhibition of NF κ B by pharmacologic inhibition led to greater pancreatic damage, thus suggesting a protective role of NFkB in acute pancreatitis. In a follow up study, the same group demonstrated similar results in genetic NFkB knockout mice [20]. However, the overall consensus in the field suggests that NFkB activation during acute pancreatitis leads to activation of an inflammatory cascade that leads

68 Chapter 6



Figure 6.4 Trypsin partially contributes to acinar cell injury during acute pancreatitis and local and systemic inflammation is independent of trypsin. Compared with (a) untreated mice, (b) supramaximal caerulein administration to wild-type mice leads to acinar cell necrosis, edema, and neutrophil infiltration. Although the acinar cell injury caused by supramaximal caerulein stimulation is reduced in (c) T7-KO mice, it is not completely prevented, suggesting that there are trypsin-independent mechanisms of acinar cell necrosis. (d) Quantification of acinar cell necrosis observed in caerulein model of acute pancreatitis in wild-type and T7-KO mice. Compared with untreated controls, wild-type and T7-KO mice had similar degrees of (e) pancreas and (f) lung inflammation as measured by myeloperoxidase levels. *Source:* Modified from Dawra et al. 2011 [16]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

to cytokine and chemokine production, activation of inflammatory cells, and local and systemic injury. Future studies evaluating mechanisms to control this systemic inflammatory response syndrome should lead to the development of novel therapies for acute pancreatitis.

Critical Analysis of the Role of Trypsin in Acute Pancreatitis

Studies suggest that inhibition of trypsin by pharmacologic inhibitors inhibits the severity of acute pancreatitis [12,21]. As already discussed, cathepsin B is important for the activation of trypsinogen to trypsin. Inhibition of trypsinogen activation by inhibiting the activity of cathepsin B or by deleting the cathepsin B gene also decreases pancreatic injury during acute pancreatitis [12,13]. Support for the trypsin-centric theory also comes from the identification of mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene PRSS1 in patients with hereditary pancreatitis [22]. Biochemical studies of the pancreatitis-associated pR122H mutations of recombinant human cationic trypsinogen preparations show that this trypsinogen variant has an increased propensity for autoactivation and is resistant to degradation by chymotrypsin C. The role of trypsin in acute pancreatitis has been investigated in numerous experimental studies. Gaiser et al. [23] demonstrated that low constitutive expression of rat anionic trypsinogen PRSS2 in acini was sufficient to induce pancreatitis. Although the model utilized in this study lacked the transient, high-level trypsin activation observed in the experimental models of acute pancreatitis, this study again supports the role of trypsin activation in pathogenesis of pancreatitis [23]. However, this study needs to be interpreted with caution as this overexpression model is somewhat artificial and lacks the stimuli and other intra-acinar processes observed during acute pancreatitis.

Further insight into the role of trypsin in acute pancreatitis has been gained by the development and use of novel knockout mice lacking trypsinogen isoform-7 (mouse paralogue of human cationic trypsinogen [PRSS1]). In this mouse, the pathologic intra-acinar and intrapancreatic trypsin activation during acute pancreatitis is not observed. Intriguingly, in these novel T7KO mice, the acinar cell necrosis observed in experimental models of pancreatitis is reduced but not completely
obliterated (Fig. 6.4). Furthermore, NF κ B activation and local and systemic inflammation are not altered by the absence of trypsin in these mice (Fig. 6.4). These studies suggest that trypsin is only partly responsible for the acinar cell necrosis observed during acute pancreatitis and local and systemic inflammation is independent of trypsin. It appears that trypsin is required only for initiation of the injury and trypsin-independent inflammatory pathways (importantly NF κ B) determine disease progression and severity.

Mechanism by which Trypsin Leads to Acinar Cell Injury

Although it is established that trypsin plays a role in acinar cell injury, the exact mechanism of this process has been elusive. This mechanism was recently investigated and it was demonstrated that trypsin leads to permeabilization of the colocalized vesicles that causes cathepsin B to escape from colocalized organelles into the cytosol, which in turn causes cell death during pancreatitis [24]. This conclusion was supported by the finding that supramaximal stimulation by caerulein causes leakage of cathepsin B in cytoplasm and this release is dependent on trypsin, as in its absence, either in T7KO mice as already described or by pharmacologic inhibition of trypsin, the release of cathepsin B into the cytosol during acute pancreatitis was prevented (Fig. 6.5). The role of trypsin in inducing apoptotic cell death in acinar cells was further proven by an experiment in which supramaximal caerulein stimulation induced apoptosis in acinar cells, and this was prevented by pretreatment with cathepsin B and trypsin inhibitors. Interestingly, when cathepsin B or trypsin was added to the permeabilized acini, to simulate the presence of cathepsin B or trypsin in the cytosol, dose-dependent activation of apoptosis was seen with the presence of cytosolic cathepsin B but not trypsin [24] (Fig. 6.5). This suggests the role of cytosolic cathepsin B but not trypsin in inducing acinar cell apoptosis. These observations have been conclusively supported by similar findings from experiments using



Figure 6.5 Trypsin induces cell death in acinar cells indirectly through inducing release of cathepsin B into the cytosol. (a) Treatment of rat acinar cells *in vitro* with supramaximal caerulein leads to release of cathepsin B into the cytosol. (b) During caerulein and L-arginine pancreatitis in rats, there is release of cathepsin B into the cytosol. (c) Cathepsin B is released into the cytosol in a trypsin-dependent fashion as the T7-KO mice did not demonstrate release of cathepsin B into the cytosol in response to caerulein hyperstimulation. (d) Addition of cathepsin B, but not trypsin, to SLO-permeabilized acinar cells leads to activation of caspase-3, suggesting that during acute pancreatitis cytosolic cathepsin B, but not trypsin, activates apoptosis. *Source:* Modified from Talukdar et al. 2016 [24]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

T7-KO and CBKO animals [24]. From these studies, the most logical inference is that active trypsin within the colocalized organelles is involved in making the organelles "leaky," causing leakage of cathepsin B into the cytosol, where the newly released cathepsin B activates apoptotic pathways. Inhibition of trypsin prevents the colocalized organelles from becoming fragile, thereby preventing the release of cathepsin B into the cytosol. Exogenous trypsin failed to activate caspase when incubated with streptolysin O (SLO)-permeabilized acinar cells, suggesting that trypsin does not directly cause acinar cell death.

There are two major pathways through which apoptosis occurs, namely extrinsic and intrinsic pathways. The extrinsic pathway involves death receptors and occurs in response to external signals, whereas the intrinsic pathway involves mitochondria and occurs in response to internal signals. Lysosomal disruption has been implicated in initiating the intrinsic apoptotic pathway involving cleavage of the proapoptotic Bcl-2 family member Bid. Upon apoptotic stimuli, the Bcl-2 apoptosis-promoting protein Bax undergoes a conformational change and translocates to mitochondria, where it oligomerizes and forms pores that allow the release of cytochrome *c* into cytoplasm. It has also been shown that in the early stages of experimental acute pancreatitis, there is a release of cytochrome c into the cytosol, which in turn activates caspase-9, subsequently leading to caspase-3 activation. Caspase-3 then executes the intracellular changes of apoptosis via different downstream mediators. A recent study suggests that during acinar cell death, cathepsin B is released into the cytosol and induces apoptosis predominantly via the intrinsic pathway by inducing Bid cleavage and Bax activation. Truncated Bid and activated Bax cause release of cytochrome *c* from mitochondria, which in turn leads to caspase-3 activation and acinar cell apoptosis.

Altered Autophagy Pathways During Acute Pancreatitis

Autophagy is a homeostatic process involving lysosomal degradation of long-lived protein and damaged organelles. During autophagy, there is the formation of double-membrane vacuoles called autophagosome containing the proteins and organelles that are to be recycled. The autophagosomes fuse with endosomes and then with lysosomes, thus generating autolysosomes. The sequestered material is degraded by lysosomal enzymes and the degradation products such as amino acids are recycled back into the cytoplasm. Given the high levels of protein synthesis and degradation in pancreatic acinar cells, these cells have a high autophagic flux. Studies have demonstrated that during pancreatitis, there is accumulation of autophagic vacuoles that are largely autophagolysosomes [25]. This is further supported by increased levels of LC3II, a marker of autophagic vacuoles. Interestingly, during acute pancreatitis, there is decreased autophagic efficiency, as suggested by increased levels of p62. Together this suggests that during acute pancreatitis, there is increased formation of autophagic vacuoles, but the steps beyond these initial steps including lysosomal enzyme-induced degradation of the contents of autolysosomes are blocked. It appears that well-functioning autophagy machinery is important for homeostasis of the pancreas and its impairment can lead to pancreatic injury in the form of atrophy, fibrosis, and chronic pancreatitis [26,27].

Mitochondrial Dysfunction

Mitochondria are the power plants of cells and provide most of the energy required for normal cellular processes. Mitochondrial dysfunction has been observed in acute pancreatitis. Excessive reactive oxygen species (ROS) and other stimuli during acute pancreatitis lead to direct damage to the mitochondria, leading to mitochondrial permeability, transition pore opening, and loss of mitochondrial potential. There are two major consequences of these events: (i) there is release of mitochondria content into the cytosol, and many of these contents, such as cytochrome c, activate the cell death pathway; and (ii) there is lack of production of ATP. Studies suggest that in the absence of ATP, the cell death pathways channel toward necrosis as apoptosis requires energy. However, how these pathways are different from mitochondriadependent cell death pathways in other diseases is unclear.

ER Stress During Acute Pancreatitis

Unfolded protein response (UPR) is one of the early events in acute pancreatitis. It is now established that pathologic conditions such as hypoxia and oxidative stress lead to the accumulation of unfolded proteins in the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) lumen and ER stress. This leads to activation of the UPR, which augments protein folding and helps cell survival. However, if the UPR is overwhelmed, there is activation of cell death pathways. Given that the protein synthesis demands of pancreatic acinar cells are greater than those of any tissue in the body, acinar cells have a robust UPR system. Previous studies [28,29] showed the activation of the UPR during experimental pancreatitis. In mammalian cells, the UPR is controlled by three ER sensors, namely PERK (PKR-like ER kinase), IRE1 (inositol-requiring enzyme 1), and ATF6 (activating transcription factor 6). When ER homeostasis is perturbed, the accumulating misfolded proteins bind Grp78, thus activating the ER sensors. IRE1 initiates downstream signaling through an unconventional splicing of the transcription factor Xbp-1, which binds to the ER stress response element leading to transcription of ER chaperones. PERK activation leads to the phosphorylation of the translational initiation factor eIF2 α , which leads to inhibition of protein synthesis, thus decreasing the load of unfolded protein on ER. Activation of ATF6 also increases transcription of grp78 and CHOP. Limited studies in pancreatitis suggest that all of these pathways are activated upon induction of acute pancreatitis [29,30]. However, how ER stress integrates in the known paradigm of acute pancreatitis, that is, its relationship to zymogen activation, colocalization, and activation of inflammatory pathways, is unclear.

The role of ER stress in pancreatitis has also been evaluated in models of alcoholic pancreatitis. In an interesting study, Lugea et al. [31] demonstrated that feeding mice an ethanol diet led to activation of UPR and increased levels of XBP-1 and protein disulfide isomerase (PDI), a well-known XBP-1 target. Although ethanol feeding in animal models activates UPR, the damage to the acinar cells is minimal. However, if the UPR was perturbed, for example by XBP-1 deficiency, ethanol feeding reduced expression of ER regulators, upregulation of proapoptotic signals, and activation of authophagy, and increased acinar cell injury. How the balance shifts from ER stress being a beneficial to a harmful event during ethanol-induced acute pancreatitis is not clear.

Systemic Injury

The intra-acinar events and activation of inflammatory pathways lead to the synthesis of chemokines and cytokines. These signaling molecules recruit inflammatory cells such as neutrophils and macrophages to the pancreas. Secretion of cytokines by resident macrophages and endothelial and epithelial cells also helps in the recruitment of these inflammatory cells. The infiltrating cells then induce further acinar cell injury and lead to the secretion of multiple proinflammatory cytokines such as tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α), interleukin (IL)-1, IL-2, IL-6, and other chemokines and anti-inflammatory factors such as IL-10 and IL-1 receptor antagonist. This leads to magnification and propagation of inflammation to the systemic level. Systemic inflammation is primarily responsible for determining the severity of pancreatitis and is responsible for the mortality and the majority of the morbidity of acute pancreatitis. Given the role of various proinflammatory cytokines in the pathogenesis of systemic injury, the therapeutic potential of downregulating levels of a few individual cytokines has been evaluated in experimental models. For example, mice with genetic deletion of some of these cytokines, such as TNF- α , have a reduced severity of acute pancreatitis [32]. Downregulation of platelet activating factor (PAF) by accelerating its degradation by

recombinant PAF acetylhydrolase [33] or PAF antagonists [34] ameliorates the severity of experimental pancreatitis. Similarly, the severity of experimental pancreatitis is reduced in mice lacking substance P receptors or pretreated with substance P receptor antagonist [35]. Unfortunately, these findings were evaluated in clinical studies and did not show benefit. The discordance of experimental and clinical findings can be explained potentially by the fact that many of these therapies were evaluated in experimental models in prophylactic fashion, whereas in clinical situations, when the patients present the cytokines are already elevated and the treatments may not be as effective in reversing the damage that has already been done. Moreover, the cytokine system is very redundant and the effects of multiple cytokines are overlapping. Hence abolishing one cytokine may not provide dramatic results.

Neutrophil-Inducing Local Injury

There is abundant experimental evidence to indicate that the sequestration of neutrophils into the pancreas, in response to initial injury from intra-acinar events, further contributes to tissue damage. The sequestration of neutrophils into the pancreas requires upregulation of endothelial adhesion molecules and their interaction with leukocytes. Elevated levels of endothelial adhesion molecules such as P- and E-selectins have been observed in acute pancreatitis and correlates with the severity of pancreatic and systemic injury. Initial experimental evidence with respect to the role of neutrophils in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis was based upon experiments in which neutrophils were depleted by treatment with antineutrophil serum [36] or anti-Gr-1 antibody [37,38] before induction of experimental pancreatitis. In these experiments, the severity of pancreatitis was significantly reduced, indicating a role of neutrophils in tissue injury. In subsequent studies, experimental approaches to achieve a reduction in neutrophil infiltration in pancreatic tissue either targeted P-selectin [39] or used CXCR2 antagonist [40]. In these experiments also, along with a significant decrease in neutrophils, a decrease in pancreatic injury was observed. Platelet-derived CXCL4 regulates neutrophil infiltration [41]. Administration of antiplatelet antibody prior to initiation of acute pancreatitis reduced CXCL4 levels, neutrophil infiltration, and pancreatitis-related tissue damage. Mechanisms of neutrophil-mediated pancreatic injury have been investigated. There is evidence to indicate that the presence of activated neutrophils in the pancreas activates trypsinogen [37] and active trypsin can further enhance damage to the tissue. Neutrophil infiltration is considered to be responsible for the second phase of trypsin activation observed during pancreatitis; however, initial activation of trypsinogen is independent

of neutrophils. Neutrophil-dependent activation of trypsin is considered to be mediated through NADPH oxidase [36]. Matrix metaloproteinase-9 (MMP-9) is present in neutrophils [42] and released after activation; use of its specific inhibitor (BB-94) also resulted in decreased trypsinogen activation but the mechanism of MMP-9-mediated trypsin activation is not clear. In addition to trypsinogen activation, other mechanisms such as increased ROS and neutrophil elastase-mediated injury have been considered. Recent studies point to the role of neutrophil extracellular traps (NET) in tissue injury, which again is considered to be mediated through increased trypsin activation, but how NET induce activation of trypsinogens is not clear [43]. Given the important role of neutrophils in both local and systemic injury during acute pancreatitis, a better understanding of the mechanism by which neutrophils become activated and induce injury in acute pancreatitis will lead to the development of strategies to modulate their function selectively for therapeutic gain.

References

- 1 Banks PA, Freeman ML, Practice Parameters Committee of the American College of Gastroenterology. Practice guidelines in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101:2379–2400.
- 2 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Cavallini G et al. Prognosis of chronic pancreatitis: an international multicenter study. International Pancreatitis Study Group. Am J Gastroenterol 1994;89:1467–1471.
- **3** Fagenholz PJ, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Harris NS et al. Direct medical costs of acute pancreatitis hospitalizations in the United States. Pancreas 2007;35:302–307.
- 4 Chiari H. Über die Selbstverdauung des menschlichen Pankreas. Z Heilk 1896;17:69–96.
- 5 Bialek R, Willemer S, Arnold R et al. Evidence of intracellular activation of serine proteases in acute cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Scand J Gastroenterol 1991;26:190–196.
- 6 Grady T, Saluja A, Kaiser A et al. Edema and intrapancreatic trypsinogen activation precede glutathione depletion during caerulein pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 1996;271:G20–G26.
- 7 Mithofer K, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Rattner D et al. Subcellular kinetics of early trypsinogen activation in acute rodent pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 1998;274:G71–G79.
- 8 Grady T, Mah'Moud M, Otani T et al. Zymogen proteolysis within the pancreatic acinar cell is associated

Conclusion

In summary, experimental studies have provided much needed information on the pathophysiology of acute pancreatitis. Although the currently used in vitro and animal models have significant shortcomings, they precisely model the histopathology and pathophysiology of acute pancreatitis. These models have elucidated multiple key pathophysiologic events such as zymogen activation, colocalization, inhibition of secretion, intracellular calcium changes, autophagy dysfunction, ER stress, NFkB activation, and mitochondrial dysfunction. Recent studies have proved that trypsin contributes only partially to acinar cell injury and the local and systemic inflammation are independent of trypsin activation. The local and systemic inflammation are the major sources of mortality and morbidity during acute pancreatitis. A better understanding of the pathophysiology and progression of inflammation during acute pancreatitis will lead to the development of strategies to modulate it and thus change the outcomes of patients with acute pancreatitis.

with cellular injury. Am J Physiol 1998;275:G1010–G1017.

- 9 Saluja AK, Bhagat L, Lee HS et al. Secretagogueinduced digestive enzyme activation and cell injury in rat pancreatic acini. Am J Physiol 1999;276:G835–G842.
- 10 Sharma A, Tao X, Gopal A et al. Protection against acute pancreatitis by activation of protease-activated receptor-2. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2005;288:G388–G395.
- 11 Singh VP, Bhagat L, Navina S et al. Protease-activated receptor-2 protects against pancreatitis by stimulating exocrine secretion. Gut 2007;56:958–964.
- 12 Van Acker GJ, Saluja AK, Bhagat L et al. Cathepsin B inhibition prevents trypsinogen activation and reduces pancreatitis severity. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;283:G794–G800.
- 13 Halangk W, Lerch MM, Brandt-Nedelev B et al. Role of cathepsin B in intracellular trypsinogen activation and the onset of acute pancreatitis. J Clin Invest 2000;106:773–781.
- 14 Singh VP, Saluja AK, Bhagat L et al. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent activation of trypsinogen modulates the severity of acute pancreatitis. J Clin Invest 2001;108:1387–1395.
- **15** Kruger B, Albrecht E, Lerch MM. The role of intracellular calcium signaling in premature protease activation and the onset of pancreatitis. Am J Pathol 2000;157:43–50.

- 16 Dawra R, Sah RP, Dudeja V et al. Intra-acinar trypsinogen activation mediates early stages of pancreatic injury but not inflammation in mice with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141:2210– 2217.e2.
- 17 Gukovsky I, Gukovskaya AS, Blinman TA et al. Early NF-kappaB activation is associated with hormoneinduced pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 1998;275:G1402–G1414.
- 18 Dunn JA, Li C, Ha T et al. Therapeutic modification of nuclear factor kappa B binding activity and tumor necrosis factor-alpha gene expression during acute biliary pancreatitis. Am Surg 1997;63:1036–1043; discussion, 1043–1044.
- 19 Steinle AU, Weidenbach H, Wagner M et al. NFkappaB/Rel activation in cerulein pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1999;116:420–430.
- **20** Algül H, Treiber M, Lesina M et al. Pancreas-specific RelA/p65 truncation increases susceptibility of acini to inflammation-associated cell death following cerulein pancreatitis. J Clin Invest 2007;117:1490–1501.
- **21** Van Acker GJ, Weiss E, Steer ML et al. Cause–effect relationships between zymogen activation and other early events in secretagogue-induced acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2007;292:G1738–G1746.
- 22 Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Nat Genet 1996;14:141–145.
- **23** Gaiser S, Daniluk J, Liu Y et al. Intracellular activation of trypsinogen in transgenic mice induces acute but not chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2011;60:1379–1388.
- 24 Talukdar R, Sareen A, Zhu H et al. Release of cathepsin B in cytosol causes cell death in acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2016;151:747–758.e5.
- 25 Mareninova OA, Hermann K, French SW et al. Impaired autophagic flux mediates acinar cell vacuole formation and trypsinogen activation in rodent models of acute pancreatitis. J Clin Invest 2009;119:3340–3355.
- **26** Antonucci L, Fagman JB, Kim JY et al. Basal autophagy maintains pancreatic acinar cell homeostasis and protein synthesis and prevents ER stress. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2015;112:E6166–E6174.
- 27 Diakopoulos KN, Lesina M, Wormann S et al. Impaired autophagy induces chronic atrophic pancreatitis in mice via sex- and nutrition-dependent processes. Gastroenterology 2015;148:626–638.e17.
- 28 Kubisch CH, Logsdon CD. Secretagogues differentially activate endoplasmic reticulum stress responses in pancreatic acinar cells. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2007;292:G1804–G1812.
- **29** Kubisch CH, Sans MD, Arumugam T et al. Early activation of endoplasmic reticulum stress is

associated with arginine-induced acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;291:G238–G245.

- **30** Szmola R, Sahin-Toth M. Pancreatitis-associated chymotrypsinogen C (CTRC) mutant elicits endoplasmic reticulum stress in pancreatic acinar cells. Gut 2010;59:365–372.
- **31** Lugea A, Tischler D, Nguyen J et al. Adaptive unfolded protein response attenuates alcohol-induced pancreatic damage. Gastroenterology 2011;140:987–997.
- 32 Denham W, Yang J, Fink G et al. Gene targeting demonstrates additive detrimental effects of interleukin 1 and tumor necrosis factor during pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1997;113:1741–1746.
- **33** Hofbauer B, Saluja AK, Bhatia M et al. Effect of recombinant platelet-activating factor acetylhydrolase on two models of experimental acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1998;115:1238–1247.
- 34 Dabrowski A, Gabryelewicz A, Chyczewski L. The effect of platelet activating factor antagonist (BN 52021) on cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis with reference to oxygen radicals. Int J Pancreatol 1991;8:1–11.
- 35 Bhatia M, Saluja AK, Hofbauer B et al. Role of substance P and the neurokinin 1 receptor in acute pancreatitis and pancreatitis-associated lung injury. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1998;95:4760–4765.
- **36** Gukovskaya AS, Vaquero E, Zaninovic V et al. Neutrophils and NADPH oxidase mediate intrapancreatic trypsin activation in murine experimental acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2002;122:974–984.
- 37 Abdulla A, Awla D, Thorlacius H et al. Role of neutrophils in the activation of trypsinogen in severe acute pancreatitis. J Leukoc Biol 2011;90:975–982.
- 38 Chen G, Xu F, Li J et al. Depletion of neutrophils protects against l-arginine-induced acute pancreatitis in mice. Cell Physiol Biochem 2015;35:2111–2120.
- **39** Hartman H, Abdulla A, Awla D et al. P-selectin mediates neutrophil rolling and recruitment in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2012;99:246–255.
- 40 Steele CW, Karim SA, Foth M et al. CXCR2 inhibition suppresses acute and chronic pancreatic inflammation. J Pathol 2015;237:85–97.
- **41** Wetterholm E, Linders J, Merza M et al. Plateletderived CXCL4 regulates neutrophil infiltration and tissue damage in severe acute pancreatitis. Transl Res 2016;176:105–118.
- **42** Awla D, Abdulla A, Syk I et al. Neutrophil-derived matrix metalloproteinase-9 is a potent activator of trypsinogen in acinar cells in acute pancreatitis. J Leukoc Biol 2012;91:711–719.

74 Chapter 6

- **43** Merza M, Hartman H, Rahman M et al. Neutrophil extracellular traps induce trypsin activation, inflammation, and tissue damage in mice with severe acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;149: 1920–1931.e8.
- 44 Hofbauer B, Saluja AK, Lerch MM et al. Intra-acinar cell activation of trypsinogen during caeruleininduced pancreatitis in rats. Am J Physiol 1998;275:G352–G362.
- **45** Saluja AK, Saluja M, Printz H et al. Experimental pancreatitis is mediated by low-affinity cholecystokinin receptors that inhibit digestive enzyme secretion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1989;86:8968–8971.
- 46 Saluja A, Hashimoto S, Saluja M et al. Subcellular redistribution of lysosomal enzymes during caeruleininduced pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 1987;253: G508–G516.

Physiology and Pathophysiology of Function of Sphincter of Oddi

Savio George Barreto¹ and James Toouli²

¹ Medanta Institute of Digestive and Hepatobiliary Sciences, Medanta, The Medicity, Gurgaon, India

² Department of General and Digestive Surgery, Flinders University, Adelaide, Australia

Introduction

The presence of the gallbladder and biliary tract was described in some of the earliest recorded observations of humans [1], but their role in digestion was not appreciated until much later. In the sixteenth century, a membrane near the distal end of the common bile duct thought to impede reflux of duodenal contents into the bile duct was described, but it was not until 1887 that this structure was described as a sphincter and named after Rugero Oddi, who published a detailed description of its anatomy as a result of dissections undertaken while studying medicine [2]. The physiologic role of the sphincter of Oddi was further appreciated after the hormone cholecystokinin (CCK) was shown to contract the gallbladder and reduce sphincter of Oddi resistance. These and subsequent studies firmly established that an intimate relationship existed between gallbladder contraction, sphincter of Oddi function, and the flow of bile into the duodenum.

Anatomy and Morphology

The terminal parts of the common bile duct and pancreatic duct, the common channel, and major duodenal papilla of Vater are invested with varying thicknesses of smooth muscle that together form the sphincter of Oddi segment (Fig. 7.1). The major part of the human sphincter of Oddi lies within the duodenal wall, and is anatomically and functionally independent of the duodenal muscle.

Distinct sphincters are present at the terminal end of the common bile duct (sphincter choledochus), pancreatic duct (sphincter pancreaticus), and common channel

(sphincter ampullae) [3]. However, studies using a combination of radiologic, duct cast techniques, and histologic sectioning methods did not distinguish separate sphincters [4], and human autopsy studies have concluded that the common bile duct and pancreatic duct become fused in a common connective tissue sheath outside the duodenal wall and pass together through a slit in the duodenal muscle known as the "choledochal window." However, the lumina do not join at this level but are separated by a thick, muscular septum. In most subjects, fusion of the two lumina occurs in the submucosal layer of the duodenum to form a common channel that varies in length between 2 and 17 mm. Before entering the duodenum, each duct becomes completely surrounded by circular muscle, some of which forms a figure-of-eight pattern around the two ducts. The point at which the smooth muscle starts on each duct is readily identified radiologically as a notch. Distal to the notch, each lumen becomes narrow as it traverses the duodenal wall, this narrowing being associated with thickening of the duct wall due to smooth muscle, connective tissue, and mucous glands. As the ducts pass through the duodenal wall longitudinal muscle, fibers interdigitate between the circular ductular muscle fibers and the duodenal muscle. The ducts emerge from the duodenal muscle layers and pass through the duodenal submucosa for a variable distance before opening onto the papilla of Vater; throughout this submucosal course, the ducts are ensheathed by circularly oriented smooth muscle. Manometric studies in humans support Hand's description of the sphincter of Oddi in that separate sphincteric zones have not been identified [5].

The mucosa of the human sphincter of Oddi segment is lined by columnar epithelium and contains numerous mucus-secreting glands. The mucosa is thrown into

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 7.1 Anatomy of the human sphincter of Oddi at the junction of the bile and pancreatic ducts with the duodenum.

longitudinal folds likened to mucosal valvules [6]. These folds are least marked proximally and increase distally, becoming maximal in the common channel. The mucosal folds may occasionally be seen projecting through the orifice of the duodenal papilla.

Innervation

The extrahepatic biliary tract is innervated by dense networks of extrinsic and intrinsic nerves that regulate smooth muscle tone and epithelial cell function of the extrahepatic biliary tree. The celiac ganglia contribute both motor and sensory nerves made up of sympathetic fibers that originate in the T7–T10 spinal segments. The hepatic plexus is formed by nerve fibers from both vagi and supplies parasympathetic motor nerves to the extrahepatic biliary system [7].

The wall of the biliary tract is composed of three layers: serosal, muscularis, and mucosal. Ganglionated nerve plexuses are located in the subserosal and subepithelial layers. The sphincter of Oddi has a rich ganglionic plexus. It has a predominance of cholinergic ganglia and a smaller number of adrenergic ganglia. Immunohistochemical studies in our laboratory have demonstrated the presence of a wide range of peptidergic neurons in the sphincter region, including galanin-, substance P-, and somatostatin-containing nerves. In addition, the inhibitory transmitter nitric oxide has been demonstrated in nerves to the sphincter and is thought to have an important function in modulating sphincter relaxation. It has been shown that the nerves in the sphincter region communicate with the proximal biliary tract, the gallbladder, and the duodenum [8,9].

Physiology

Bile reaches the sphincter of Oddi via the common hepatic and common bile ducts. The sphincter of Oddi not only regulates the flow of bile and pancreatic juice into the duodenum, but is also the regulatory valve to prevent reflux of duodenal contents into the pancreatobiliary passages. The role of the common bile duct in the control of bile flow has been confused owing to anatomic differences in the species studied. Histologic studies in humans have demonstrated only thin, longitudinally oriented layers of smooth muscle within the walls of the common bile duct [10]. The major tissue component appears to be elastic fibers. However, in other species, such as sheep, the common bile duct is invested with circularly oriented smooth muscle that exhibits peristaltic activity.

The weight of evidence suggests that the human common bile duct does not have a primary propulsile function. However, the elastic fibers and the longitudinally oriented smooth muscle provide a tonic pressure that may help overcome the tonic resistance of the sphincter of Oddi. The diameter of the human common bile duct before and after cholecystectomy has been the subject of controversy. Part of the disagreement is due to the methodology used in determining duct size. It has become obvious that duct size as determined by ultrasonography and magnetic resonance cholangiography (MRC) cannot be equated with duct size determined by endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) or intraoperative extraluminal measurements. Ultrasound and MRC record the nondistended lumen, whereas the contrast used during ERCP produces distension. Intraoperative measurements include wall thickness. In general, the normal diameter of the common bile duct as determined by ultrasound is less than 6 mm, by ERCP less than 10mm, and by intraoperative extraluminal measurements less than 12 mm. What has become clear is that the common bile duct does not increase in diameter significantly following cholecystectomy [11,12]. The major cause of a dilated common bile duct is increased intraluminal pressure, which generally is produced by either primary or secondary obstruction at the sphincter of Oddi.

Motility of the Sphincter of Oddi

The primary function of the sphincter of Oddi is to control the delivery of bile and pancreatic juice into the duodenum. This is possible because of low pressure within the bile duct. Approximately 800–1500 mL of bile flows through the human sphincter of Oddi. Various studies in animals and humans have tried to evaluate the mechanism by which the sphincter of Oddi controls the flow of bile and pancreatic secretions. These studies have shown that there is anatomic variability between species and that sphincter of Oddi motility differs from one species to another. Hence, although many commonalities exist, one has to be circumspect in comparing animal data directly with the motility and function of the human sphincter of Oddi.

Sphincter of Oddi Motility Studies in Animals

In vivo studies in dogs, cats, rabbits, and monkeys have demonstrated that the sphincter of Oddi exhibits muscle contractions that are independent of duodenal activity. The common bile duct and pancreatic duct proximal to the sphincter do not demonstrate spontaneous motor activity. Results from the dog studies have suggested that the sphincter of Oddi has a milking effect on bile, thus propelling small volumes of fluid from the common bile duct into the duodenum [13]. Manometric and electromyographic studies of the opossum sphincter of Oddi have demonstrated that the predominant mechanism of common bile duct emptying in the opossum is the antegrade sphincter of Oddi phasic contractions that propagate the entire length from the cephalic to the caudal end [14,15]. However, the frequency of the phasic contractions varies periodically during fasting. In cats, CCK inhibits the sphincter phasic contractions and produces a fall in sphincter tone by stimulation of nonadrenergic, noncholingeric inhibitory neurons - this effect overriding a lesser, direct smooth muscle stimulatory action of the hormone [16].

Studies have shown that the sphincter may act as a pump or a resistor and that bile duct pressure influences it [17]. This intrinsic activity is controlled by interstitial nerves of Cajal and is modulated by hormones [16], ATP and adenosine [18], and nitric oxide [19].

Neurohistochemical studies have demonstrated both adrenergic and cholinergic neurons within the sphincter of Oddi, and experiments in animals have determined the pharmacologic effects of histaminergic, cholinergic, and adrenergic stimulation on the sphincter muscle [14]. However, the physiologic significance of these drug actions on the sphincter of Oddi requires further investigation.

The function of the vagus nerve in sphincter of Oddi physiology remains obscure. Sphincter of Oddi neurons likely receive vagal input and their activity is modulated by release of neuropeptides from sensory fibers, a significant source of excitatory synaptic input to these cells arising from the duodenum. This duodenum-sphincter of Oddi circuit likely plays an important role in the coordination of sphincter of Oddi tone with gallbladder motility in the process of gallbladder emptying [20]. Studies in dogs have suggested that following vagal transection, the resistance to flow across the sphincter of Oddi is decreased [21]. However, in the prairie dog, increased resistance to flow through the sphincter of Oddi occurs after truncal vagotomy. Results from vagal stimulation studies have failed to define clearly the role of the vagus in biliary dynamics.

The Australian possum sphincter of Oddi demonstrates activity similar to that of the human sphincter. In this species, inhibition of sphincter phasic contractions promotes flow of bile. It has been shown that this inhibition is mediated by neural release of nitric oxide [16]. There is evidence that nitric oxide mediates the ceruleinand CCK octapeptide-mediated relaxation of the canine sphincter of Oddi [22]. The neuropeptide galanin selectively stimulates longitudinally oriented sphincter of Oddi smooth muscle via a direct mechanism, leading to a moderate reduction in trans-sphincteric flow [23]. Table 7.1 illustrates the effects of various bioactive agents on the sphincter of Oddi.

 Table 7.1 Effects of various bioactive agents

 on the sphincter of Oddi.

Effect	Agent
Stimulators	Morphine met-enkephalin
	Galanin
	Substance P
	Cholecystokinin
	Neuropeptide Y
	Nitric oxide
Inhibitors	Tramadol
	Glucagon
	Calcitonin gene-related peptide
	Cholecystokinin
	Peptide YY
	Somatostatin

Sphincter of Oddi Motility in Humans

Cineradiographic studies showed that the human sphincter of Oddi exhibits rhythmic contractions that propel contrast into the duodenum [24]. Sphincter of Oddi pressure studies conducted at the time of biliary tract surgery have demonstrated variations in pressure thought to be the manometric equivalent of the cineradiographic contractions [25]. Resistance to outflow of fluid from the common bile duct into the duodenum has also been demonstrated by intraoperative studies. This resistance was reduced after administration of CCK octapeptide or smooth muscle relaxants such as amyl nitrite [26].

Manometric recordings from within the sphincter of Oddi segment have been made via a pressure-sensitive catheter introduced into the sphincter of Oddi via a duodenoscope (Fig. 7.2) [27]. They demonstrated that the human sphincter of Oddi is characterized by prominent phasic contractions superimposed on a basal sphincter of Oddi pressure 3 mmHg above the pressure in the common bile duct and pancreatic duct (Fig. 7.3). The amplitude of the phasic contractions is approximately 130 mmHg and the mean frequency is 4/min. Analysis of the direction of propagation of the phasic contractions during a continuous 3 min period demonstrated that the majority of contractions (60%) are oriented in an antegrade direction from the common bile duct toward the duodenum. A smaller number of contractions occurred either simultaneously (24%) or had a retrograde orientation (15%). Intravenous bolus injection of CCK



octapeptide (20 ng/kg) normally produces inhibition of the phasic contractions and a fall in the basal sphincter of Oddi pressure.

Table 7.2 shows the pressures recorded from the sphincter of Oddi of normal subjects. Studies in patients with T-tubes inserted in the common bile duct following bile duct exploration [28] have shown that the frequency of sphincter of Oddi phasic contractions during fasting exhibits a periodicity in relation to duodenal migrating

Manometric procedure



Figure 7.2 Manometric recording from the human sphincter of Oddi. A triple-lumen pressure-sensitive catheter is positioned in the sphincter via the biopsy channel of the duodenoscope. A separate catheter records duodenal pressure. CBD, common bile duct; PD, pancreatic duct.

Figure 7.3 Manometric recording from the human sphincter of Oddi (SO) showing prominent phasic contractions, which are inhibited after injection of cholecystokinin octapeptide (CCK-OP).

motor complexes, similar to that demonstrated in the opossum (Fig. 7.4).

Following the ingestion of a meal, bile flow across the sphincter of Oddi is promoted by inhibition or reduction in the amplitude of the phasic contractions and a fall in the sphincter of Oddi basal pressure. This effect on the human sphincter of Oddi is similar to that following intravenous injection of CCK octapeptide. In humans, bile flow occurs mainly between sphincter of Oddi phasic contractions during the period of diastole. The phasic contractions propel small volumes of bile into the duodenum, but this is not the major means by which bile flow occurs. The phasic contractions in humans may function to prevent reflux of duodenal contents into either the bile or the pancreatic ducts, and to maintain

Table 7.2Pressures recorded from the sphincter of Oddiof normal subjects.

	Normal		
	Median	Range	Abnormal
Basal pressure (mmHg)	15	3-35	>40
Amplitude (mmHg)	135	95–195	>300
Frequency (/min)	4	2-6	>7
Sequences			
Antegrade (%)	80	12-100	
Simultaneous (%)	13	0-50	
Retrograde (%)	9	0-50	

Figure 7.4 Manometric recordings of the human sphincter of Oddi showing changes in frequency of contraction in relation to the duodenal interdigestive motility pattern.

the ducts free of small debris. In order to promote flow across the human sphincter of Oddi, inhibition or reduction of the phasic contractions and a fall in basal pressure are necessary.

Pathophysiology of the Sphincter of Oddi Dysfunction (SOD)

According to the Rome III expert consensus [29], the term SOD implies motility abnormalities of the sphincter of Oddi associated with pain, elevations of liver or pancreatic enzymes, common bile duct dilatation, or episodes of pancreatitis. The most common presentations of this symptom complex include persistent or recurrent "biliary" symptoms postcholecystectomy (10–20%) [30] or features consistent with idiopathic recurrent acute pancreatitis (abnormal sphincter of Oddi manometry has been recorded in 30.5% [31]).

The diagnostic criteria for sphincter of Oddi disorders laid down by the Rome III expert consensus [29] include the presence of episodes of pain located in the epigastrium and/or right upper quadrant along with all of the criteria listed in Table 7.3. The consensus statement also listed supportive criteria, the presence of one or more of which in association with the pain may help in arriving at the diagnosis. These included nausea and vomiting, radiation to the back and/or right infrascapular region, or pain that awakens the patient from sleep in the middle of the night.

The most clinically relevant classification system for SOD is the modified Milwaukee Classification described for both biliary [32] and pancreatic [33] disorders



(Table 7.4). These have been modified from the original Milwaukee Classification proposed by Hogan and Geenen [34].

Based on manometric recordings, we have previously subdivided SOD into two groups [35], namely those exhibiting a stenotic pattern (abnormally raised basal sphincter pressure >40 mmHg) and those displaying a dyskinetic pattern including paradoxical response to CCK injection, rapid contraction frequency, high percentage of retrograde contractions, or short periods of raised basal pressure [36]. These patients display an abnormal response to morphine or a fatty meal stimulus. It has been hypothesized that the latter may contribute to the development of adult choledochal cysts [37,38].

The stenotic subtype of SOD is characterized by pathomorphologic changes evident on histologic examination of sphincter complexes resected at the time of transduodenal sphincteroplasty for patients with severe postcholecystectomy pain. The changes contributing to the high basal pressure include inflammation of the papilla and its transampullary septum or fibrosis with or without inflammation, papillary cholesterolosis [39],

 Table 7.3
 Rome III compulsory diagnostic criteria for sphincter of Oddi disorders.

- 1) Episodes lasting 30 minutes or longer
- 2) Recurrent symptoms occurring at different intervals (not daily)
- 3) The pain builds up to a steady level
- The pain is moderate to severe enough to interrupt the patient's daily activities or lead to an emergency department visit
- 5) The pain is not relieved by bowel movements
- 6) The pain is not relieved by postural change
- 7) The pain is not relieved by antacids
- 8) Exclusion of other structural disease that would explain the symptoms

muscle hypertrophy, or mucosal edema [40]. These findings have been reported in 58% of patients undergoing transduodenal sphincteroplasty and transampullary septectomy for postcholecystectomy pain [39] and have been hypothesized to be due to the chronic passage of small gallstones [39]. This subtype corresponds to the Modified Milwaukee type 1 and responds best to sphincterotomy (surgical or endoscopic). We have previously demonstrated that surgical sphincteroplasty and septectomy when performed for manometrically confirmed sphincter of Oddi stenosis in patients with recurrent pancreatitis resulted in a good clinical outcome in a majority of patients [41,42].

The dyskinetic subtype, on the other hand, is believed to be the result of a functional or neurohormonal disturbance in the absence of any pathologic reproducible abnormalities [35]. Infections such as Cryptosporidium and HIV have also been shown to lead to features of SOD [43]. This subtype corresponds to the type 2 and 3 of the Milwaukee Classification. Sphincter of Oddi manometry is essential to arrive at the diagnosis. The paradoxical response to CCK injection noted by us [40] may be the result of a defect in the enteric nervous system akin to that described for achalasia of the esophagus [44]. Whereas sphincterotomy relieves symptoms of type 1 SOD, it is less effective in alleviating symptoms of this subtype [45] and is associated with a risk of early recurrence of symptoms on follow-up [46]. However, results of sphincterotomy, in terms of pain relief, are more encouraging in those patients with type 2 and 3 SOD who had demonstrable preprocedure abnormalities in manometry [47]. The response to sphincterotomy in this subtype is not uniform. We have elucidated experimentally the various mechanisms by which galanin may be involved in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis [48]. Given the action of galanin on the sphincter of Oddi [23], its contribution to SOD-induced acute pancreatitis [49]

Table 7.4 Modified Milwaukee Classification for biliary and pancreatic sphincter of Oddi dysfunction.

	Diagnostic criteria	
Classification	Biliary	Pancreatic
Туре 1	 A) Biliary-type pain B) Elevated ALT, AST, ALP >1.1 times the upper limit of normal on one occasion 	A) Pancreatic-type painB) Serum amylase or lipase level of 1.1 times the upper limit of normal on one occasion
	C) Bile duct diameter ≥9mm	 C) Duct dilatation of >6 mm in the head and >5 mm in the body of the pancreas
Type 2	 A) Biliary-type pain with either B or C in the criteria mentioned in Type 1 	A) Pancreatic-type pain with either B or C in the criteria mentioned in Type 1
Туре 3	A) Biliary-type pain only without other abnormalities	A) Pancreatic-type pain only without other abnormalities

ALP, alkaline phosphatase; ALT, alanine aminotransferase; AST, aspartate aminotransferase.

is worthy of consideration. Use of galanin antagonists [50–53] may thus offer a potential therapy in this subgroup of patients.

The underlying causes of pain in SOD remain conjectural and include relative obstruction of flow through the sphincter of Oddi resulting in bile duct or pancreatic duct distension, "ischemic" pain arising from spastic contractions, hypersensitivity of the papilla, and severance of nerves supplying the sphincter of Oddi during cholecystectomy. Other potential explanations include duodenal-specific visceral hyperalgesia (in type 3 SOD) [54], continuous visceral pain (biliary pain) caused by local inflammatory/sensitizing processes or persistent hyperexcitability of the nociceptive neurons in the

References

- 1 Glenn F, Grafe WR Jr. Historical events in biliary tract surgery. Arch Surg 1966;93:848–852.
- **2** Oddi R. D'une disposition a sphincter speciale de l'ouverture du canal cholidoque. Arch Ital Biol 1887;8:317–322.
- **3** Boyden E. The sphincter of Oddi in man and certain representative mammals. Surgery 1937;1:24–37.
- **4** Hand BH. An anatomical study of the choledochoduodenal area. Br J Surg 1963;50:486–494.
- **5** Toouli J, Geenen JE, Hogan WJ, Dodds WJ, Arndorfer RC. Sphincter of Oddi motor activity: a comparison between patients with common bile duct stones and controls. Gastroenterology 1982;82:111–117.
- **6** Tansy MF, Salkin L, Innes DL, Martin JS, Kendall FM, Litwack D. The mucosal lining of the intramural common bile duct as a determinant of ductal opening pressure. Am J Dig Dis 1975;20:613–625.
- 7 Burnett W, Gairns FW, Bacsich P. Some observations on the innervation of the extrahepatic biliary system in man. Ann Surg 1964;159:8–26.
- 8 Padbury RT, Furness JB, Baker RA, Toouli J, Messenger JP. Projections of nerve cells from the duodenum to the sphincter of Oddi and gallbladder of the Australian possum. Gastroenterology 1993;104:130–136.
- 9 Saccone GT, Harvey JR, Baker RA, Toouli J. Intramural neural pathways between the duodenum and sphincter of Oddi in the Australian brush-tailed possum in vivo. J Physiol 1994;481(Pt 2):447–456.
- 10 Toouli J, Watts JM. In-vitro motility studies on the canine and human extrahepatic biliary tracts. Aust N Z J Surg 1971;40:380–387.
- 11 Le Quesne LP, Whiteside CG, Hand BH. The common bile duct after cholecystectomy. Br Med J 1959;i:329–332.

central nervous system [55], or other functional gastrointestinal disorders including intestinal dysmotility [56], irritable bowel syndrome (IBS), and nonulcer dyspepsia.

Conclusion

The sphincter of Oddi is a small but important complex muscle that modulates flow of bile and pancreatic juice across one of the busiest anatomic junctions of the body. Its activity is controlled by an interaction of neuronal and hormonal modulators. In such a complex structure, it is not surprising that at times disorders in motility arise and these disorders lead to significant clinical syndromes.

- Hunt DR, Scott AJ. Changes in bile duct diameter after cholecystectomy: a 5-year prospective study. Gastroenterology 1989;97:1485–1488.
- 13 Watts JM, Dunphy JE. The role of the common bile duct in biliary dynamics. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1966;122:1207–1218.
- 14 Toouli J, Dodds WJ, Honda R et al. Motor function of the opossum sphincter of Oddi. J Clin Invest 1983;71:208–220.
- 15 Honda R, Toouli J, Dodds WJ, Sarna S, Hogan WJ, Itoh Z. Relationship of sphincter of Oddi spike bursts to gastrointestinal myoelectric activity in conscious opossums. J Clin Invest 1982;69:770–778.
- 16 Behar J, Biancani P. Effect of cholecystokinin and the octapeptide of cholecystokinin on the feline sphincter of Oddi and gallbladder. Mechanisms of action. J Clin Invest 1980;66:1231–1239.
- 17 Grivell MB, Woods CM, Grivell AR et al. The possum sphincter of Oddi pumps or resists flow depending on common bile duct pressure: a multilumen manometry study. J Physiol 2004;558:611–622.
- 18 Woods CM, Toouli J, Saccone GT, A2a and a3 receptors mediate the adenosine-induced relaxation in spontaneously active possum duodenum in vitro. Br J Pharmacol 2003;138:1333–1339.
- 19 Baker RA, Saccone GT, Brookes SJ, Toouli J. Nitric oxide mediates nonadrenergic, noncholinergic neural relaxation in the Australian possum. Gastroenterology 1993;105:1746–1753.
- **20** Balemba OB, Salter MJ, Mawe GM. Innervation of the extrahepatic biliary tract. Anat Rec A Discov Mol Cell Evol Biol 2004;280:836–847.
- 21 Pitt HA, Doty JE, Roslyn JJ, DenBesten L. The role of altered extrahepatic biliary function in the pathogenesis of gallstones after vagotomy. Surgery 1981;90:418–425.

- 22 Woods CM, Mawe GM, Toouli J, Saccone GT. The sphincter of Oddi: understanding its control and function. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2005;17(Suppl 1):31–40.
- 23 Baker RA, Wilson TG, Padbury RT, Toouli J, Saccone GT. Galanin modulates sphincter of Oddi function in the Australian brush-tailed possum. Peptides 1996;17:933–941.
- 24 Hess W. Physiology of the sphincter of Oddi. In: Classen M, Geenen J, Kawai K, eds. The Papilla Vateri and Its Diseases. Proceedings of the International Workshop of the World Congress of Gastroenterology, Madrid, 1978. Baden-Baden: Verlag Gerhard Witzshock, 1979: 14–21.
- 25 Cushieri A, Hughes JH, Cohen M. Biliary-pressure studies during cholecystectomy. Br J Surg 1972;59:267–273.
- 26 Butsch W, McGowan J, Waslters W. Clinical studies on the influence of certain drugs in relation to biliary pain and to the variations in intrabiliary pressure. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1936;63:451–456.
- 27 Geenen JE, Hogan WJ, Dodds WJ, Stewart ET, Arndorfer RC. Intraluminal pressure recording from the human sphincter of Oddi. Gastroenterology 1980;78:317–324.
- 28 Worthley CS, Baker RA, Iannos J, Saccone GT, Toouli J. Human fasting and postprandial sphincter of Oddi motility. Br J Surg 1989;76:709–714.
- 29 Behar J, Corazziari E, Guelrud M, Hogan W, Sherman S, Toouli J. Functional gallbladder and sphincter of Oddi disorders. Gastroenterology 2006;130:1498–1509.
- 30 Black NA, Thompson E, Sanderson CF. Symptoms and health status before and six weeks after open cholecystectomy: a European cohort study.Echss group. European Collaborative Health Services Study Group. Gut 1994;35:1301–1305.
- **31** McLoughlin MT, Mitchell RM. Sphincter of Oddi dysfunction and pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2007;13:6333–6343.
- **32** Eversman D, Fogel EL, Rusche M, Sherman S, Lehman GA. Frequency of abnormal pancreatic and biliary sphincter manometry compared with clinical suspicion of sphincter of Oddi dysfunction. Gastrointest Endosc 1999;50:637–641.
- Petersen BT. Sphincter of Oddi dysfunction. Part 2.
 Evidence-based review of the presentations, with "objective" pancreatic findings (types I and II) and of presumptive type III. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;59:670–687.
- 34 Hogan WJ, Geenen JE. Biliary dyskinesia. Endoscopy 1988; 20(Suppl 1):179–183.
- **35** Toouli J. What is sphincter of Oddi dysfunction? Gut 1989;30:753–761.

- **36** Toouli J, Roberts-Thomson IC, Dent J, Lee J. Manometric disorders in patients with suspected sphincter of Oddi dysfunction. Gastroenterology 1985;88:1243–1250.
- 37 Craig AG, Chen LD, Saccone GT, Chen J, Padbury RT, Toouli J. Sphincter of Oddi dysfunction associated with choledochal cyst. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2001;16:230–234.
- 38 Xia HT, Wang J, Yang T, Liang B, Zeng JP, Dong JH. Sphincter of Oddi dysfunction and the formation of adult choledochal cyst following cholecystectomy: a retrospective cohort study. Medicine (Baltimore) 2015;94:e2088.
- **39** Moody FG, Becker JM, Potts JR. Transduodenal sphincteroplasty and transampullary septectomy for postcholecystectomy pain. Ann Surg 1983;197:627–636.
- 40 Toouli J, Roberts-Thomson IC, Dent J, Lee J. Sphincter of Oddi motility disorders in patients with idiopathic recurrent pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1985;72:859–863.
- **41** Toouli J, Di Francesco V, Saccone G, Kollias J, Schloithe A, Shanks N. Division of the sphincter of Oddi for treatment of dysfunction associated with recurrent pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1996;83:1205–1210.
- **42** Toouli J. The sphincter of Oddi and acute pancreatitis—revisited. HPB (Oxford) 2003;5:142–145.
- **43** Munoz Sanchez J, Atin del Campo V, Zubero Sulibarria Z, Teira Cobo R, Martinez Odriozola P, Santamaria Jauregui JM. Biliary pathology caused by *Cryptosporidium* and HIV infection. Report of 2 cases. Enferm Infecc Microbiol Clin 1991;9:59–61 (in Spanish).
- 44 Dodds WJ, Dent J, Hogan WJ, Patel GK, Toouli J, Arndorfer RC. Paradoxical lower esophageal sphincter contraction induced by cholecystokinin-octapeptide in patients with achalasia. Gastroenterology 1981;80:327–333.
- **45** Toouli J, Roberts-Thomson IC, Kellow J et al. Manometry based randomised trial of endoscopic sphincterotomy for sphincter of Oddi dysfunction. Gut 2000;46:98–102.
- **46** Manoukian AV, Schmalz MJ, Geenen JE, Hogan WJ, Venu RP, Johnson GK. The incidence of postsphincterotomy stenosis in group II patients with sphincter of Oddi dysfunction. Gastrointest Endosc 1993;39:496–498.
- 47 Sherman S, Lehman GA. Sphincter of Oddi dysfunction: diagnosis and treatment. JOP 2001;2:382–400.
- 48 Barreto S, Carati C, Bhandari M, Toouli J, Saccone G. Galanin in the pathogeness of acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2011;40:156–157.

82 Chapter 7

- **49** Chen JW, Thomas A, Woods CM, Schloithe AC, Toouli J, Saccone GT. Sphincter of Oddi dysfunction produces acute pancreatitis in the possum. Gut 2000;47:539–545.
- **50** Barreto SG, Bazargan M, Zotti M et al. Galanin receptor 3—a potential target for acute pancreatitis therapy. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2011;23:e141–e151.
- 51 Barreto SG, Carati CJ, Schloithe AC et al. The efficacy of combining feG and galantide in mild caeruleininduced acute pancreatitis in mice. Peptides 2010;31:1076–1082.
- **52** Barreto SG, Carati CJ, Schloithe AC, Toouli J, Saccone GT. Octreotide negates the benefit of galantide when used in the treatment of caerulein-induced acute pancreatitis in mice. HPB (Oxford) 2010;12:403–411.
- **53** Barreto SG, Carati CJ, Schloithe AC, Toouli J, Saccone GT. The combination of neurokinin-1 and

galanin receptor antagonists ameliorates caeruleininduced acute pancreatitis in mice. Peptides 2010;31:315–321.

- 54 Desautels SG, Slivka A, Hutson WR et al. Postcholecystectomy pain syndrome: pathophysiology of abdominal pain in sphincter of Oddi type III. Gastroenterology 1999;116:900–905.
- 55 Kurucsai G, Joo I, Fejes R et al. Somatosensory hypersensitivity in the referred pain area in patients with chronic biliary pain and a sphincter of Oddi dysfunction: new aspects of an almost forgotten pathogenetic mechanism. Am J Gastroenterol 2008;103:2717–2725.
- 56 Sanmiguel C, Soffer EE. Intestinal dysmotility and its relationship to sphincter of Oddi dysfunction. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2004;6:137–139.

Neurohormonal and Hormonal Control of Pancreatic Secretion

Chung Owyang

Division of Gastroenterology, Department of Internal Medicine, University of Michigan, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Introduction

The pancreas, one of the most important organs in the digestive tract, has both exocrine and endocrine functions. The exocrine pancreas secretes digestive enzymes and HCO_3^- to facilitate digestion and absorption of nutrients. The endocrine pancreas releases hormones that regulate metabolism and the disposition of the breakdown products of food.

The human pancreas secretes about 1 L of juice daily, containing mostly water, electrolytes, and digestive enzymes. Mediation of postprandial pancreatic secretion has been ascribed mainly to the hormones secretin and cholecystokinin (CCK) and to vagovagal reflexes that activate cholinergic postganglionic neurons in the pancreas. In addition to these classical pathways, other regulatory peptide hormones and neurotransmitters may be involved.

Stimulation of Pancreatic Secretion

Hormonal Mechanisms

Secretin

Secretin is the most potent and efficacious stimulant of pancreatic fluid and HCO_3^- secretion in humans and all other species tested. It is synthesized by small intestine S-type enteroendocrine cells and is released postprandially. Duodenal pH is the major regulator of secretin release. A threshold pH of 4.5 triggers secretin release and stimulates pancreatic HCO_3^- secretion [1,2]. Below this pH, pancreatic HCO_3^- output is related to the total amount of titratable acid presented to the duodenum. Secretin levels in humans increase by only a few picomoles postprandially because food buffers much of the

gastric acid and pancreaticobiliary secretion neutralizes the remaining acid entering the duodenum by [3]. The mechanism by which acid stimulates secretin release is unclear. In rodents it was shown that H^+ may release a secretin-releasing factor into the proximal intestinal lumen to stimulate secretin release [4]. Secretin-producing cells appear to have acid-sensing ion channels belonging to the transient receptor potential (TRP) channel family. Hence luminal acid likely stimulates secretin release by more than one mechanism.

Nonacid factors may influence postprandial secretin release. Nutrients such as oleic acid and other digestive products of fat can increase plasma secretin levels and pancreatic HCO_3^- secretion [5,6]. Bile in the upper gut can also stimulate secretin release [7]. However, the physiologic importance of these nonacid factors in postprandial secretin release is questionable, as the postprandial plasma secretin level does not increase in achlorhydria or in health if meal-induced acid secretion is neutralized with NaHCO₃⁻.

The pancreas appears highly sensitive to the small amounts of secretin released into the circulation postprandially [7,8]. In vitro animal models show that secretin stimulates HCO3⁻ secretion by isolated ducts or duct fragments [9,10]. ¹²⁵I-labeled secretin and autoradiography revealed a secretin-binding site on pancreatic acini and duct cells [11], suggesting that secretin acts directly on the pancreas to stimulate pancreatic secretion. Conversely, in vivo studies have shown that the effect of secretin at physiologic doses is highly sensitive to atropine [12,13]. Receptor autoradiography, immunocytochemistry, and electrophysiology demonstrate the presence of secretin receptors in vagal afferent fibers [14–16]. Vagal nodose ganglia also contain high-affinity CCK₁ receptors [16]. Injection of a subthreshold dose of CCK-8 (5 pM) significantly enhances the neural response

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companying website www.wiley.com/co/hogor/thepaperces

8

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

to 5pM secretin. This synergistic interaction helps to explain the robust postprandial pancreatic HCO_3^- and enzyme secretion of the despite a modest postprandial increase in plasma CCK and secretin.

Cholecystokinin

CCK is the other gut hormone that plays an important role in pancreatic secretion. It is synthesized in specific enteroendocrine I cells in the proximal intestine and released by hydrolytic products of digestion such as amino acids and fatty acids [17]. Undigested fat is ineffective, but products of lipolysis such as fatty acids are the most potent stimulants of CCK release [18]. The CCK response to fatty acids is influenced by chain length, saturation, concentration, and total load [19].

Fasting plasma CCK levels are low, averaging about 1 pM in humans [20–22]. Postprandially, the plasma CCK concentration increases to 6–8 pM within 10–30 min, then gradually declines to basal levels during the ensuing 3 h [21,22]. Several molecular forms of CCK appear to be released into the circulation postprandially, including CCK-58, CCK-33, CCK-22, CCK-12, and CCK-8 [23], CCK-58 being predominant in dogs and humans and the only form detected in rats [24–26].

Nutrients may stimulate CCK secretion by a number of mechanisms. In species such as the rat, in which feedback inhibition of pancreatic enzyme secretion occurs, CCK release is mediated by a trypsin-sensitive CCKreleasing peptide [27]. Duodenal peptone stimulates serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine; 5-HT) release from intestinal enterochromaffin cells, which in turn activates submucosal sensory substance P neurons. Signals are then transmitted to cholinergic interneurons and to

epithelial CCK-releasing peptide-containing cells by way of cholinergic secretomotor neurons [27]. CCK release may be controlled by the level of active intraluminal proteases [28-30]. Protein, the major food stimulant of CCK secretion in rats, may bind or inhibit intraluminal endopeptidases, which would otherwise inactivate the CCK-releasing peptide [31] (Fig. 8.1).The mechanisms responsible for the actions of CCK-releasing peptide in humans are unclear, but may be similar to those in rats as feedback regulation of CCK release by proteases also occurs in humans. Study of CCK secretion from purified CCK-producing cells shows that amino acids stimulate CCK release by binding to the Ca²⁺-sensing receptor [32], whereas fatty acids bind to specific G-proteincoupled fatty acid receptors [33]. Thus CCK secretion may be mediated by more than one mechanism.

CCK plays an important role in the stimulation of postprandial pancreatic enzyme secretion. The infusion of physiologic doses of CCK produces the same level of pancreatic enzyme secretion as during the postprandial state [34]. Furthermore, administration of the potent CCK antagonist lorglumide or MK-329 produces a 50-60% inhibition of meal-stimulated pancreatic secretion in dogs [35] and humans [36]. CCK can also stimulate fluid and HCO_3^- secretion [37]. The effect on HCO₃⁻ secretion is weak but physiologically relevant because CCK potentiates the action of secretin on the pancreas [38]. In intact dogs and humans, CCK-stimulated pancreatic enzyme secretion is not potentiated by secretin [34,39,40]. The mechanisms by which CCK stimulates pancreatic enzyme secretion remain controversial. In vitro studies using dispersed rat pancreatic acini show that CCK-stimulated amylase release is

Figure 8.1 The postulated mechanism by which cholecystokinin-releasing peptide (CCK-RP) stimulates the postprandial secretion of CCK. CCK-RP is secreted into the proximal small intestine under the influence of cholinergic pathway and inactivated by trypsin. When food enters the duodenum postprandially, protein binds to trypsin and prevents the inactivation of CCK-RP. CCK-RP stimulates CCK cells in the duodenum to release CCK into the bloodstream. CCK, in turn, stimulates pancreatic enzyme secretion.



insensitive to atropine or tetrodotoxin, indicating a direct action on pancreatic acini [41]. However, in vivo studies of humans and dogs have shown that atropine can block CCK-stimulated pancreatic secretion, implying involvement of cholinergic pathways [42-44]. Furthermore, enzyme output in response to low-dose CCK is reduced after vagotomy [45]. It appears that CCK can act through atropine-sensitive and atropine-insensitive pathways to stimulate pancreatic exocrine secretion. Human studies have shown that CCK-8 infusions at physiologic doses can stimulate pancreatic enzyme output predominately in an atropine-sensitive fashion [42]. Furthermore, studies in rats indicate that physiologic doses of CCK act through stimulation of vagal afferent pathways originating from the duodenal mucosa [46] (Fig. 8.2). CCK receptors have been detected in the rat vagus nerve using in vitro autoradiography [47]. Vagal CCK₁ receptors exist in high- and low-affinity states [48–50]. Under physiologic conditions, CCK appears to act through high-affinity vagal CCK₁ receptors to mediate pancreatic enzyme secretion [49]. In contrast, the effect of CCK on satiety is mediated by low-affinity vagal CCK receptors [51]. These findings suggest that different affinity states of the vagal CCK receptors mediate different digestive functions. Under physiologic conditions, CCK seems to stimulate postprandial pancreatic enzyme secretion through cholinergic pathways rather than through direct action on pancreatic acinar cells. M1 and

M3 muscarinic receptors on pancreatic acini appear to mediate these responses [52,53] (Fig. 8.2). The molecular cloning of the CCK receptor gene and subsequent recognition that its expression is virtually absent in human pancreas [54,55] suggest that CCK acts at an extrapancreatic site. One study indicated that human acini do not respond to CCK agonists, although they respond to a muscarinic agonist [54]. In contrast, acini responded to CCK agonists after adenovirus-mediated CCK receptor gene transfer [54]. Quantitative reverse transcription polymerase chain reaction showed that CCK₁ receptor mRNA expression was ~30-fold lower than that for CCK₂ receptors, and ~10-fold lower than for M₃ muscarinic receptors. In situ hybridization did not detect CCK₁ receptor mRNAs in adult human pancreas, supporting the concept that CCK acts at an extrapancreatic site to stimulate enzyme secretion. By contrast, a study of isolated human pancreatic acini showed that physiologic levels of CCK induced Ca²⁺ signaling, activated mitochondrial function, and stimulated enzyme secretion [56]. The physiologic relevance of these observations is unclear. CCK₁ receptors are expressed in human pancreatic stellate cells, which lie near acinar cells [57]. Low CCK concentrations (20pM) stimulate acetylcholine release, which evokes enzyme secretion from pancreatic acini. Thus, it appears that CCK may regulate cholinergic stimulation of the pancreas through both neural and nonneural pathways.



Figure 8.2 Sites and mechanisms of action of stimulatory and inhibitory hormones to modulate pancreatic enzyme secretion. Dosages of cholecystokinin-8 (CCK-8) that produce physiologic plasma CCK levels act through stimulation of the vagal afferent pathway, which originates from the gastroduodenal mucosa. In contrast, dosages that produce supraphysiologic plasma CCK levels act on intrapancreatic neurons and, to a lesser extent, on pancreatic acini. Serotonin (5-HT), another stimulatory hormone, also acts via the vagal afferent pathway to evoke pancreatic enzyme secretion. In contrast, most of the inhibitory hormones such as PP, SRIF, PYY, and pancreastatin act at a central vagal site to inhibit pancreatic secretion. ACh, acetylcholine; PP, pancreatic polypeptide; SRIF, somatostatin; PYY, pancreatic polypeptide YY.

Serotonin

Apart from CCK, intestinal serotonin (5-HT) appears to play an important role in mediating postprandial pancreatic enzyme secretion [58-61]. Although 5-HT is found in the myenteric plexus, the major source in the gastrointestinal tract appears to be mucosal enterochromaffin cells [62]. 5-HT is released in response to various stimuli [62], including duodenal acidification [62], instillation of hypertonic glucose, sucrose, or maltose solutions [58,63], vagal stimulation [64], and mechanical stimulation [65]. 5-HT may increase the discharge of vagal afferent fibers from the stomach and proximal intestine [66,67], which in turn can stimulate pancreatic secretion by way of a vagovagal reflex mediated by a cholinergic afferent pathway [58]. In vivo studies show that vagal responses to luminal osmolarity and the digestion products of carbohydrates depend on the release of endogenous 5-HT from mucosal enterochromaffin cells, which acts on 5-HT₃ receptors on vagal afferent fibers [58] (Fig. 8.2).

5-HT and CCK are the principal mediators of postprandial enzyme secretion. A CCK₁ receptor antagonist inhibited 54% of postprandial protein secretion in rats. CCK₁ receptor and 5-HT₃ antagonists combined almost completely abolished exocrine pancreatic secretion [58], suggesting that 5-HT-dependent pancreatic stimulants account for about 50% of postprandial pancreatic secretion. Vagal CCK and 5-HT receptors act synergistically to mediate pancreatic secretion [61], explaining how a small increase in the plasma CCK level is sufficient to produce a robust postprandial pancreatic secretion.

Other Hormones and Stimulatory Factors

Insulin plays a significant role in modulating exocrine pancreatic secretion [68]. Animal studies have demonstrated that insulin potentiates the secretory response of secretin plus CCK [69], and that ouabain, an inhibitor of Na⁺,K⁺-ATPase activity, abolishes the stimulatory action of insulin. Physiologically, the actions of insulin are important because immunoneutralization experiments in conscious rats showed that pancreatic secretion of water, $HCO_3^{-}\!\!,$ and protein stimulated by a meal or by a combined intravenous infusion of physiologic doses of secretin and CCK is markedly reduced when the circulating insulin is neutralized with a rabbit anti-insulin antibody [70]. It is well known that pancreatic enzyme secretion is often reduced in diabetes without overt pancreatic disease [71]. This may be mediated by enhanced activation of the TRESK K⁺ channel in the nodose ganglia of diabetic rats, reducing the excitability of the nodose ganglia and contributing to decreased pancreatic secretion mediated by the vagovagal reflex [72].

Bombesin (a gastrin-releasing peptide in mammals), a polypeptide isolated from the skin of frogs and also found in the human digestive tract, stimulates pancreatic secretions that contain small amounts of $HCO_3^$ and high concentrations of enzymes in humans [73,74]. Bombesin can act directly on the pancreas, or indirectly by promoting CCK release from the small intestinal mucosa [75]. In other systems, bombesin reportedly exerts its effect by way of a cholinergic pathway [76]. Hence bombesin may act through different pathways to stimulate pancreatic secretion. However, the physiologic importance of bombesin in pancreatic secretion is uncertain as bombesin receptor antagonists do not influence postprandial enzyme secretion in mammals [77].

Neurotensin appears to stimulate pancreatic enzyme secretion in humans and dogs [78,79]. In rats, the stimulation appears to be neurally mediated, involving cholinergic vagal afferent pathways [80]. Neurotensin is released by intestinal fatty acids, suggesting a role in mediating fat-stimulated pancreatic secretion [79]. However, exogenous infusion of neurotensin in doses that stimulate pancreatic secretion results in a plasma level much higher than after a normal meal [78,79].

Ghrelin, found in gastric endocrine cells and in neurons of the hypothalamic arcuate nucleus [81–83], has been shown to stimulate pancreatic enzyme secretion. It acts as an endogenous ligand for the growth hormone secretagogue receptor [81–83], which is found throughout the body, including the hypothalamus and the pancreatic islet and acinar cells. Depending on the animal species, ghrelin acts directly [84] on acinar cells or centrally through the vagal cholinergic pathways [85].

Nitric oxide (NO) is present in pancreatic neurons and vascular endothelium [86], and appears to play a significant role in regulating pancreatic secretion. In humans, L-NAME, an inhibitor of NO production, dose dependently reduces enzyme secretion stimulated by secretin and cerulein [87]. In vitro, NO synthase inhibition has no effect on amylase release or intracellular Ca²⁺ concentration in rat pancreatic acinar cells stimulated by carbachol and CCK-8 [88]. L-NAME also reduces CCK-stimulated pancreatic microvascular blood flow and at the same time decreases pancreatic fluid and protein output in rats [89]. This observation may have clinical importance because inadequate blood flow has been associated with clinical pancreatitis. Interestingly, treatment with the NO donor L-arginine before and after cerulein injection increases pancreatic blood flow and reduces the severity of cerulein-induced hemorrhagic pancreatitis. These observations suggest that NO may protect the pancreas from injury, possibly because it increases pancreatic blood flow.

Neural Mechanisms

Parasympathetic Nervous System

The pancreas is innervated by parasympathetic and sympathetic nerve fibers. The parasympathetic fibers pass through the pancreas directly through the vagus nerve and indirectly by the celiac ganglion, the splanchnic nerves, and perhaps through the intramural plexus of the duodenum. In humans, the vagus nerve appears to play an important role in mediating pancreatic secretion. Insulin-induced hypoglycemia, which is presumed to stimulate the vagus nerve centrally, augments secretinstimulated pancreatic protein output [90]. Vagotomy reduces the HCO₃⁻ secretory response to exogenous hormones. Furthermore, vagotomy also reduces pancreatic enzyme responses to intestinal stimulants and food [45,91]. Cholinergic stimulation appears primarily to modulate the actions of gut peptides on pancreatic secretion but has no physiologically relevant effect on CCK or secretin release [92].

In humans, stimulation of duodenal volume receptors and osmoreceptors elicits a pancreatic enzyme response mediated by cholinergic neurons [93,94]. Increased firing in peripheral afferent vagal neurons and in central sites has been recorded after gastric distension and intestinal perfusion with amino acids and HCl [95–97].

Intrapancreatic postganglionic cholinergic neurons regulate enzyme and HCO₃⁻ secretion. These neurons are activated by central input during the cephalic phase and by vagovagal reflexes initiated by gastricand intestinal-phase stimulation. Acetylcholine released by pancreatic neurons may act directly on acinar cells or potentiate the action of secretin on HCO₃⁻ secretion from duct cells *in vitro*. Acetylcholine and CCK interaction is additive. The enteropancreatic reflex may also play a role in mediating postprandial enzyme secretion [94]. This is especially important after chronic vagotomy [98].

Sympathetic Nervous System

Adrenergic innervation of the pancreas occurs mainly through the splanchnic nerves, which are distributed to blood vessels, with a few passing to acini and ducts [38].

Activation of splanchnic nerves usually inhibits exocrine and endocrine pancreatic secretion; splanchnic nerve stimulation decreases and splanchnicectomy increases pancreatic secretion in response to pancreatic stimulants [38,99]. These responses are likely mediated by vasoconstriction caused by stimulation of α -adrenergic receptors on blood vessels. Physiologically, the major role for adrenergic activation appears to be the inhibition of fluid and HCO₃⁻ secretion, which is mainly mediated by vasoconstriction.

Enteropancreatic Neural Reflex

Functional and anatomic enteropancreatic neural connections have been demonstrated by anterograde and retrograde tracing. Neurons in the ganglia of the myenteric plexus of the stomach and duodenum project directly to the pancreas [100]. Stimulation of duodenal myenteric neurons can influence endocrine and exocrine pancreatic functions in the rat. These enteropancreatic neural pathways have cholinergic and serotonergic components [100,101]. The cholinergic nerves from the duodenum stimulate intrapancreatic neurons through nicotinic synapses. In contrast, stimulation of enteropancreatic serotonergic axons inhibits pancreatic secretion through presynaptic 5-HT_{1P} receptors on cholinergic nerves [100]. The physiologic role of the serotonergic enteropancreatic neural pathways is unclear.

Inhibition of Pancreatic Secretion

The regulation of pancreatic secretion depends on the balance between inhibitory and stimulatory influences exerted through hormones and the autonomic nervous system. The inhibitory phase of pancreatic secretion is mediated by many hormones.

Pancreatic Polypeptide (PP)

PP is localized in the islets of Langerhans and between the acinar cells of the exocrine pancreas [102]. PP secretion is regulated mainly by a cholinergic mechanism [103]. Postprandial PP release is mediated by a long vagovagal reflex and short local cholinergic pathways [103].

In humans and dogs, infusion of physiologic concentrations of PP inhibits basal and stimulated pancreatic secretion [103,104]. In vivo, PP appears to act preferentially by inhibiting vagal stimulation [105]. In vitro, PP inhibits pancreatic enzyme secretion by way of presynaptic modulation of acetylcholine release [106]. Because its secretion is under cholinergic control and it acts by interfering with cholinergic transmission, PP is an ideal candidate to modulate pancreatic secretion stimulated by the cholinergic enteropancreatic reflex. PP may also act centrally, as suggested by the presence of PP receptors in discrete locations in the hypothalamus, limbic system, brain stem, and other central locations [107,108]. Microinjection of PP into the dorsal motor nucleus (DMV) inhibits CCK-stimulated pancreatic secretion, suggesting that the DMV is an important site for neural feedback inhibition of pancreatic exocrine secretion [109]. Hence PP acts at multiple brain stem sites to modulate vagal cholinergic efferent output to the pancreas [110].

Glucagon

Glucagon also inhibits pancreatic exocrine secretion stimulated by secretin and CCK or by ingestion of a test meal in dogs, cats, rats, and humans [111–113]. The inhibitory characteristics are reduced flow volume and decreased HCO_3^- and enzyme secretion. Currently, the sites of action are unclear.

Somatostatin

Somatostatin, present in the pancreas and also the upper gastrointestinal tract and central nervous system, may also play a role in the inhibition of pancreatic secretion. Research indicates that somatostatin does not act on peripheral vagal afferent or efferent pathways or directly on pancreatic acinar; it exerts its inhibitory action at a central vagal site [114]. Somatostatin injected into the DMV significantly inhibits pancreatic exocrine secretion evoked by intravenous administration of CCK-8 or 2deoxy-D-glucose, suggesting that somatostatin acts through a central cholinergic mechanism [115,116].

Enteroglucagon

Enteroglucagon is an intestinal hormone believed to mediate the inhibitory action of hypertonic glucose infusion into the jejunum. In animal studies, infusion of oxyntomodulin, a 37-amino acid glucagon-containing peptide isolated from porcine lower intestine, inhibits basal and cerulein-stimulated pancreatic secretion of HCO_3^- and enzymes [117]. The inhibitory action of enteroglucagon is 10-fold more potent than that of pancreatic glucagon.

Peptide YY (PYY)

PYY is a 36-amino acid peptide found in the distal intestine and colon of humans and experimental animals [118]. It is released by fat and, to a lesser extent, protein in the ileum or colon. PYY infusion in dogs significantly inhibits basal and meal-stimulated pancreatic HCO_3^- and enzyme secretion [119]. Physiologic experiments demonstrate that intraileal, but not colonic, carbohydrate increases plasma PYY levels and decreases amylase secretion in dogs [120]. In humans, ileal carbohydrate perfusion inhibits exocrine pancreatic secretion. Therefore, PYY may represent a late postprandial event, serving as a physiologic signal to reduce exocrine pancreatic secretion after completion of digestion and nutrient absorption.

Glucagon-Like Peptide 1 (GLP-1)

GLP-1 is another ileal hormone that is elevated in the circulation during ileal carbohydrate infusion. GLP-1 does not appear to act directly on the pancreas to inhibit

exocrine secretion. In anesthetized pigs with cut splenic nerves, intravenous GLP-1 infusion inhibits hypoglycemia-induced pancreatic HCO_3^- and protein secretion, effects absent in vagally stimulated, isolated, and perfused porcine pancreas [121], suggesting that GLP-1 acts through a central mechanism. Studies in rats indicate that GLP-1 inhibitory action depends on intact vagal nerves [122].

Other Peptides

Although the list of peptides known to inhibit exocrine pancreatic secretion continues to expand, little is known about the mechanisms through which these and other hormones or neurotransmitters inhibit pancreatic enzyme secretion. Most of these peptides lack direct inhibition of pancreatic acinar cells and most suppress pancreatic enzyme secretion *in vivo* but do not act directly on acinar cells to reduce pancreatic enzyme release. Animal studies suggest that peptides such as PP, somatostatin, calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP), enkephalin, and pancreastatin inhibit pancreatic enzyme secretion by modulating cholinergic transmission, and most, if not all, act through a central vagal site [123–129].

Feedback Regulation of Pancreatic Secretion

A series of observations in rats suggest that intraluminal actions of pancreatic proteases play an important role in regulating pancreatic enzyme secretion [28,130]. It was demonstrated that diversion of pancreatic juice in the duodenum stimulates CCK release and pancreatic enzyme secretion [29]. Conversely, intraduodenal administration of trypsin or chymotrypsin inhibits CCK release and pancreatic enzyme secretion [29]. This phenomenon is specific for activated proteases, and not with inactivated trypsin, amylase, lipase, or HCO₃⁻.

Feedback regulation of pancreatic secretion by proteases appears to be mediated by a trypsin-sensitive substance secreted by the proximal small intestine, originally designated CCK-releasing factor (CCK-RF) [29,31]. When trypsin is present, this peptide is cleaved and inactivated. CCK-RF may mediate pancreatic enzyme secretion in response to dietary protein intake in rats. Dietary protein in the intestine competes for the trypsin that would otherwise inactivate CCK-RF [30]. The resulting increase in CCK-RF in the intestinal lumen stimulates CCK release and pancreatic enzyme secretion (Fig. 8.1).

Efforts to demonstrate a protease-sensitive feedback mechanism in humans remain controversial because of

technical limitations in removing or blocking intraluminal protease activity. Using a different approach, investigators reported that intraluminal administration of trypsin or chymotrypsin in humans suppresses CCK release and partially reduces the CCK response to intestinal administration of amino acids or oral ingestion of a test meal [22,131]. These observations support the existence of feedback regulation of pancreatic enzyme secretion in humans. Liener et al. demonstrated that Bowman–Birk soybean trypsin inhibitor, an inhibitor of chymotrypsin and elastase, strongly stimulates pancreatic enzyme secretion in humans [132].

The existence of a feedback regulation of pancreatic enzyme secretion in humans may have important clinical implications. In patients with chronic pancreatitis, decreased pancreatic enzyme secretion may result in elevated plasma CCK levels, reflecting a failure in the feedback modulation of CCK release. This may cause hyperstimulation of the pancreas and produce pain. Effective enzyme replacement therapy may reduce pancreatic stimulation, decrease intraductal pressure, and diminish pain. Large doses of pancreatic extract

References

- Meyer JH, Way LW, Grossman MI. Pancreatic bicarbonate response to various acids in duodenum of the dog. Am J Physiol 1970;219:964.
- 2 Fahrenkrug J, Schaffalitzky de Muckadell OB, Rune SJ. pH threshold for release of secretin in normal subjects and in patients with duodenal ulcer and patients with chronic pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 1978;13:177.
- **3** Chey WY, Lee YH, Hendricks JG et al. Plasma secretin concentrations in fasting and postprandial state in man. Am J Dig Dis 1978;23:981.
- 4 Li P, Lee KY, Chang TM et al. Mechanism of acidinduced release of secretin in rats. Presence of a secretin-releasing peptide. J Clin Invest 1990;86:1474.
- **5** Watanabe S, Chey WY, Lee KY et al. Secretin is released by digestive products of fat in dogs. Gastroenterology 1986;90:1008.
- 6 Meyer JH, Jones RS. Canine pancreatic responses to intestinally perfused fat and products of fat digestion. Am J Physiol 1974;226:1178.
- 7 Osnes M, Hanssen LE, Flaten O et al. Exocrine pancreatic secretion and immunoreactive secretin (IRS) release after intraduodenal instillation of bile in man. Gut 1978;19:180.
- 8 Schaffalitzky de Muckadell OB, Fahrenkrug J, Watt-Boolsen S et al. Pancreatic response and plasma secretin concentration during infusion of low dose secretin in man. Scand J Gastroenterol 1978;13:305.
- **9** Ishiguro H, Steward MC, Wilson RW et al. Bicarbonate secretion in interlobular ducts from guinea-pig pancreas. J Physiol 1996;495:179.

have reduced pain in some patients with chronic pancreatitis [133,134].

Conclusion

Under physiologic conditions, in rodents and humans, cholinergic vagal afferent pathways rather than pancreatic acinar cells represent the primary targets on which CCK may act as a major mediator of postprandial pancreatic secretion. The vagal afferent pathways also transmit sensory information about the mechanical and physiologic state of the digestive tract, mediated in part by 5-HT, which in turn influences pancreatic secretion. A synergistic interaction between CCK and 5-HT at the level of the nodose ganglia may explain the robust postprandial pancreatic enzyme secretion despite a modest increase in plasma CCK after a meal. Interestingly, most hormones such as PP, somatostatin, CGRP, and pancreastatin act through a central vagal site to inhibit pancreatic enzyme secretion. This supports the Pavlovian concept that the neural system is the major regulator of pancreatic secretion.

- 10 Ishiguro H, Naruse S, Steward MC et al. Fluid secretion in interlobular ducts isolated from guinea-pig pancreas. J Physiol 1998;511:407.
- 11 Ulrich CD, 2nd, Wood P, Hadac EM et al. Cellular distribution of secretin receptor expression in rat pancreas. Am J Physiol 1998;275:G1437.
- 12 Li P, Chang TM, Chey WY. Neuronal regulation of the release and action of secretin-releasing peptide and secretin. Am J Physiol 1995;269:G305.
- 13 Lu Y, Owyang C. Secretin at physiological doses inhibits gastric motility via a vagal afferent pathway. Am J Physiol 1995;268:G1012.
- 14 Wu XY, Zhu JX, Gao J et al. Neurochemical phenotype of vagal afferent neurons activated to express C-FOS in response to luminal stimulation in the rat. Neuroscience 2005;130:757.
- 15 Wang L, Vigna S, Owyang C. Autoradiographic visualization of secretin receptors on vagal afferent fibers: evidence for receptor coupling to G proteins and modulation by protein kinase C. Gastroenterology 1995;108:A1015.
- 16 Li Y, Wu X, Yao H et al. Secretin activates vagal primary afferent neurons in the rat: evidence from electrophysiological and immunohistochemical studies. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2005;289:G745.
- 17 Liddle RA. Cholecystokinin cells. Annu Rev Physiol 1997;59:221.

- 18 Meyer JH, Kelly GA, Spingola LJ et al. Canine gut receptors mediating pancreatic responses to luminal L-amino acids. Am J Physiol 1976;231:669.
- 19 Malagelada JR, DiMagno EP, Summerskill WH et al. Regulation of pancreatic and gallbladder functions by intraluminal fatty acids and bile acids in man. J Clin Invest 1976;58:493.
- **20** Jansen JB, Lamers CB. Radioimmunoassay of cholecystokinin in human tissue and plasma. Clin Chim Acta 1983;131:305.
- 21 Liddle RA, Goldfine ID, Rosen MS et al. Cholecystokinin bioactivity in human plasma. Molecular forms, responses to feeding, and relationship to gallbladder contraction. J Clin Invest 1985;75:1144.
- 22 Owyang C, Louie DS, Tatum D. Feedback regulation of pancreatic enzyme secretion. Suppression of cholecystokinin release by trypsin. J Clin Invest 1986;77:2042.
- 23 Cantor P, Rehfeld JF. The molecular nature of cholecystokinin in human plasma. Clin Chim Acta 1987;168:153.
- 24 Reeve JR Jr, Green GM, Chew P et al. CCK-58 is the only detectable endocrine form of cholecystokinin in rat. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2003;285:G255.
- 25 Eysselein VE, Eberlein GA, Hesse WH et al. Cholecystokinin-58 is the major circulating form of cholecystokinin in canine blood. J Biol Chem 1987;262:214.
- **26** Glatzle J, Raybould HE, Kueper MA et al. Cholecystokinin-58 is more potent in inhibiting food intake than cholecystokinin-8 in rats. Nutr Neurosci 2008;11:69.
- **27** Li Y, Owyang C. Peptone stimulates CCK-releasing peptide secretion by activating intestinal submucosal cholinergic neurons. J Clin Invest 1996;97:1463.
- 28 Green GM, Lyman RL. Feedback regulation of pancreatic enzyme secretion as a mechanism for trypsin inhibitor-induced hypersecretion in rats. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1972;140:6.
- **29** Louie DS, May D, Miller P et al. Cholecystokinin mediates feedback regulation of pancreatic enzyme secretion in rats. Am J Physiol 1986;250:G252.
- **30** Liddle RA, Green GM, Conrad CK et al. Proteins but not amino acids, carbohydrates, or fats stimulate cholecystokinin secretion in the rat. Am J Physiol 1986;251:G243.
- 31 Lu L, Louie D, Owyang C. A cholecystokinin releasing peptide mediates feedback regulation of pancreatic secretion. Am J Physiol 1989;256:G430.
- **32** Wang Y, Chandra R, Samsa LA et al. Amino acids stimulate cholecystokinin release through the Ca²⁺-sensing receptor. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2011;300:G528.

- **33** Liou AP, Lu X, Sei Y et al. The G-protein-coupled receptor GPR40 directly mediates long-chain fatty acid-induced secretion of cholecystokinin. Gastroenterology 2011;140:903.
- **34** Beglinger C, Fried M, Whitehouse I et al. Pancreatic enzyme response to a liquid meal and to hormonal stimulation. Correlation with plasma secretin and cholecystokinin levels. J Clin Invest 1985;75:1471.
- **35** Konturek SJ, Tasler J, Cieszkowski M et al. Effect of cholecystokinin receptor antagonist on pancreatic responses to exogenous gastrin and cholecystokinin and to meal stimuli. Gastroenterology 1988;94:1014.
- **36** Cantor P, Mortensen PE, Myhre J et al. The effect of the cholecystokinin receptor antagonist MK-329 on meal-stimulated pancreaticobiliary output in humans. Gastroenterology 1992;102:1742.
- 37 Henriksen FW, Worning H. The mutual influence of gastrin and secretin on the external pancreatic secretion in dogs. Acta Physiol Scand 1969;76:67.
- 38 Holst J. Neural regulation of pancreatic exocrine function. In: Go V, Dimagno E, Gardner J et al., eds. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology, and Disease, 4th edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993: 381.
- **39** You CH, Rominger JM, Chey WY. Potentiation effect of cholecystokinin-octapeptide on pancreatic bicarbonate secretion stimulated by a physiologic dose of secretin in humans. Gastroenterology 1983;85:40.
- **40** Beglinger C, Grossman MI, Solomon TE. Interaction between stimulants of exocrine pancreatic secretion in dogs. Am J Physiol 1984;246:G173.
- **41** Williams JA, Korc M, Dormer RL. Action of secretagogues on a new preparation of functionally intact, isolated pancreatic acini. Am J Physiol 1978;235:517.
- **42** Soudah HC, Lu Y, Hasler WL et al. Cholecystokinin at physiological levels evokes pancreatic enzyme secretion via a cholinergic pathway. Am J Physiol 1992;263:G102.
- **43** Adler G, Beglinger C, Braun U et al. Interaction of the cholinergic system and cholecystokinin in the regulation of endogenous and exogenous stimulation of pancreatic secretion in humans. Gastroenterology 1991;100:537.
- 44 Bozkurt T, Adler G, Koop I et al. Effect of atropine on intestinal phase of pancreatic secretion in man. Digestion 1988;41:108.
- **45** Malagelada JR, Go VL, Summerskill WH. Altered pancreatic and biliary function after vagotomy and pyloroplasty. Gastroenterology 1974;66:22.
- **46** Li Y, Owyang C. Vagal afferent pathway mediates physiological action of cholecystokinin on pancreatic enzyme secretion. J Clin Invest 1993;92:418.
- 47 Zarbin MA, Wamsley JK, Innis RB et al. Cholecystokinin receptors: presence and axonal flow in the rat vagus nerve. Life Sci 1981;29:697.

- 92 Chapter 8
 - 48 Schwartz GJ, McHugh PR, Moran TH. Pharmacological dissociation of responses to CCK and gastric loads in rat mechanosensitive vagal afferents. Am J Physiol 1994;267:R303.
 - **49** Li Y, Hao Y, Owyang C. High-affinity CCK-A receptors on the vagus nerve mediate CCK-stimulated pancreatic secretion in rats. Am J Physiol 1997;273:G679.
 - **50** Li Y, Zhu J, Owyang C. Electrical physiological evidence for high- and low-affinity vagal CCK-A receptors. Am J Physiol 1999;277:G469.
 - 51 Weatherford SC, Laughton WB, Salabarria J et al. CCK satiety is differentially mediated by high- and lowaffinity CCK receptors in mice and rats. Am J Physiol 1993;264:R244.
 - 52 Kato M, Ohkuma S, Kataoka K et al. Characterization of muscarinic receptor subtypes on rat pancreatic acini: pharmacological identification by secretory responses and binding studies. Digestion 1992;52:194.
 - 53 Gautam D, Han SJ, Heard TS et al. Cholinergic stimulation of amylase secretion from pancreatic acinar cells studied with muscarinic acetylcholine receptor mutant mice. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2005;313:995.
 - 54 Ji B, Bi Y, Simeone D et al. Human pancreatic acinar cells lack functional responses to cholecystokinin and gastrin. Gastroenterology 2001;121:1380.
 - 55 de Weerth A, Pisegna JR, Huppi K et al. Molecular cloning, functional expression and chromosomal localization of the human cholecystokinin type A receptor. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1993;194:811.
 - 56 Murphy JA, Criddle DN, Sherwood M et al. Direct activation of cytosolic Ca²⁺ signaling and enzyme secretion by cholecystokinin in human pancreatic acinar cells. Gastroenterology 2008;135:632.
 - 57 Phillips PA, Yang L, Shulkes A et al. Pancreatic stellate cells produce acetylcholine and may play a role in pancreatic exocrine secretion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010;107:17397.
 - 58 Li Y, Hao Y, Zhu J et al. Serotonin released from intestinal enterochromaffin cells mediates luminal non-cholecystokinin-stimulated pancreatic secretion in rats. Gastroenterology 2000;118:1197.
 - **59** Zhu JX, Zhu XY, Owyang C et al. Intestinal serotonin acts as a paracrine substance to mediate vagal signal transmission evoked by luminal factors in the rat. J Physiol 2001;530:431.
 - **60** Li Y, Wu XY, Zhu JX et al. Intestinal serotonin acts as paracrine substance to mediate pancreatic secretion stimulated by luminal factors. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2001;281:G916.
 - **61** Li Y, Owyang C. Pancreatic secretion evoked by cholecystokinin and non-cholecystokinin-dependent duodenal stimuli via vagal afferent fibres in the rat. J Physiol 1996;494:773.

- 62 Schworer H, Racke K, Kilbinger H. Spontaneous release of endogenous 5-hydroxytryptamine and 5hydroxyindoleacetic acid from the isolated vascularly perfused ileum of the guinea-pig. Neuroscience 1987;21:297.
- **63** O'Hara RS, Fox RO, Cole JW. Serotonin release mediated by intraluminal sucrose solutions. Surg Forum 1960;10:214.
- **64** Larsson I. Studies on the extrinsic neural control of serotonin release from the small intestine. Acta Physiol Scand Suppl 1981;499:1.
- **65** Bulbring E, Crema A. The release of 5hydroxytryptamine in relation to pressure exerted on the intestinal mucosa. J Physiol 1959;146:18.
- 66 Blackshaw LA, Grundy D. Effects of 5hydroxytryptamine on discharge of vagal mucosal afferent fibres from the upper gastrointestinal tract of the ferret. J Auton Nerv Syst 1993;45:41.
- **67** Andrews PL, Davis CJ, Bingham S et al. The abdominal visceral innervation and the emetic reflex: pathways, pharmacology, and plasticity. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 1990;68:325.
- 68 Saito A, Williams JA, Kanno T. Potentiation of cholecystokinin-induced exocrine secretion by both exogenous and endogenous insulin in isolated and perfused rat pancreata. J Clin Invest 1980;65:777.
- **69** Matsushita K, Okabayashi Y, Koide M et al. Potentiating effect of insulin on exocrine secretory function in isolated rat pancreatic acini. Gastroenterology 1994;106:200.
- **70** Lee KY, Zhou L, Ren XS et al. An important role of endogenous insulin on exocrine pancreatic secretion in rats. Am J Physiol 1990;258:G268.
- 71 Chey WY, Shay H, Shuman CR. External pancreatic secretion in diabetes mellitus. Ann Intern Med 1963;59:812.
- 72 Grabauskas G, Wu X, Song I et al. Increased activation of the TRESK K⁺ mediates vago-vagal reflex malfunction in diabetic rats. Gastroenterology 2016;151:910.
- 73 Polak JM, Bloom SR, Hobbs S et al. Distribution of a bombesin-like peptide in human gastrointestinal tract. Lancet 1976;i:1109.
- 74 Basso N, Giri S, Improta G et al. External pancreatic secretion after bombesin infusion in man. Gut 1975;16:994.
- **75** Erspamer V, Improta G, Melchiorri P et al. Evidence of cholecystokinin release by bombesin in the dog. Br J Pharmacol 1974;52:227.
- 76 Taylor IL, Walsh JH, Carter D et al. Effects of atropine and bethanechol on bombesin-stimulated release of pancreatic polypeptide and gastrin in dog. Gastroenterology 1979;77:714.

- **77** Varga G, Reidelberger RD, Liehr RM et al. Effects of potent bombesin antagonist on exocrine pancreatic secretion in rats. Peptides 1991;12:493.
- 78 Fletcher DR, Blackburn AM, Adrian TE et al. Effect of neurotensin on pancreatic function in man. Life Sci 1981;29:2157.
- **79** Konturek SJ, Jaworek J, Cieszkowski M et al. Comparison of effects of neurotensin and fat on pancreatic stimulation in dogs. Am J Physiol 1983;244:G590.
- **80** Nagain C, Chariot J, Roze C. Mechanism of neurotensin stimulation of external pancreatic secretion in the rat. Pancreas 1993;8:346.
- **81** Kojima M, Hosoda H, Date Y et al. Ghrelin is a growth-hormone-releasing acylated peptide from stomach. Nature 1999;402:656.
- **82** Date Y, Kojima M, Hosoda H et al. Ghrelin, a novel growth hormone-releasing acylated peptide, is synthesized in a distinct endocrine cell type in the gastrointestinal tracts of rats and humans. Endocrinology 2000;141:4255.
- **83** Cummings DE, Purnell JQ, Frayo RS et al. A preprandial rise in plasma ghrelin levels suggests a role in meal initiation in humans. Diabetes 2001;50:1714.
- **84** Lai JK, Cheng CH, Ko WH et al. Ghrelin system in pancreatic AR42J cells: its ligand stimulation evokes calcium signalling through ghrelin receptors. Int J Biochem Cell Biol 2005;37:887.
- **85** Li Y, Wu X, Zhao Y et al. Ghrelin acts on the dorsal vagal complex to stimulate pancreatic protein secretion. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;290:G1350.
- **86** Shimosegawa T, Abe T, Satoh A et al. NADPHdiaphorase activity in neurons of the mammalian pancreas: coexpression with vasoactive intestinal polypeptide. Gastroenterology 1993;105:999.
- 87 Konturek JW, Hengst K, Kulesza E et al. Role of endogenous nitric oxide in the control of exocrine and endocrine pancreatic secretion in humans. Gut 1997;40:86.
- 88 Yoshida H, Tsunoda Y, Owyang C. Effect of uncoupling NO/cGMP pathways on carbachol- and CCKstimulated Ca²⁺ entry and amylase secretion from the rat pancreas. Pflugers Arch 1997;434:25.
- **89** Patel AG, Toyama MT, Nguyen TN et al. Role of nitric oxide in the relationship of pancreatic blood flow and exocrine secretion in cats. Gastroenterology 1995;108:1215.
- **90** Brooks FP, Manfredo H. The control of pancreatic secretion and its clinical significance. Am J Gastroenterol 1964;42:42.
- **91** MacGregor I, Parent J, Meyer JH. Gastric emptying of liquid meals and pancreatic and biliary secretion after subtotal gastrectomy or truncal vagotomy and pyloroplasty in man. Gastroenterology 1977;72:195.

- **92** Chey WY, Kim MS, Lee KY. Influence of the vagus nerve on release and action of secretin in dog. J Physiol 1979;293:435.
- **93** Dooley CP, Valenzuela JE. Duodenal volume and osmoreceptors in the stimulation of human pancreatic secretion. Gastroenterology 1984;86:23.
- **94** Owyang C, May D, Louie DS. Trypsin suppression of pancreatic enzyme secretion. Differential effect on cholecystokinin release and the enteropancreatic reflex. Gastroenterology 1986;91:637.
- **95** Andrews PL, Grundy D, Scratcherd T. Vagal afferent discharge from mechanoreceptors in different regions of the ferret stomach. J Physiol 1980;298:513.
- **96** Jeanningros R. Effect of intestinal amino acid infusions on hypothalamic single unit activity in the anesthetized cat. Brain Res Bull 1983;10:15.
- **97** Andrews CJ, Andrews WH. Receptors, activated by acid, in the duodenal wall of rabbits. Q J Exp Physiol Cogn Med Sci 1971;56:221.
- **98** Lu YX, Tsunoda Y, Li Y et al. Adaptive changes of enteric cholinergic neurons projecting to the pancreas following chronic vagotomy: upregulation of CCK receptor affinity. Gastroenterology 2001;120(Suppl 1):A24.
- **99** Larsson LI, Rehfeld JF. Peptidergic and adrenergic innervation of pancreatic ganglia. Scand J Gastroenterol 1979;14:433.
- 100 Kirchgessner AL, Gershon MD. Presynaptic inhibition by serotonin of nerve-mediated secretion of pancreatic amylase. Am J Physiol 1995;268:G339.
- 101 Kirchgessner AL, Gershon MD. Innervation of the pancreas by neurons in the gut. J Neurosci 1990;10:1626.
- 102 Larsson LI, Sundler F, Hakanson R. Pancreatic polypeptide – a postulated new hormone: identification of its cellular storage site by light and electron microscopic immunocytochemistry. Diabetologia 1976;12:211.
- **103** Schwartz TW. Pancreatic polypeptide: a hormone under vagal control. Gastroenterology 1983;85:1411.
- **104** Greenberg GR, McCloy RF, Chadwick VS et al. Effect of bovine pancreatic polypeptide on basal pancreatic and biliary outputs in man. Dig Dis Sci 1979;24:11.
- 105 Putnam WS, Liddle RA, Williams JA. Inhibitory regulation of rat exocrine pancreas by peptide YY and pancreatic polypeptide. Am J Physiol 1989;256:G698.
- **106** Jung G, Louie DS, Owyang C. Pancreatic polypeptide inhibits pancreatic enzyme secretion via a cholinergic pathway. Am J Physiol 1987;253:G706.
- 107 Whitcomb DC, Taylor IL, Vigna SR. Characterization of saturable binding sites for circulating pancreatic polypeptide in rat brain. Am J Physiol 1990;259:G687.
- 108 Whitcomb DC, Puccio AM, Vigna SR et al. Distribution of pancreatic polypeptide receptors in the rat brain. Brain Res 1997;760:137.

- **109** Okumura T, Pappas TN, Taylor IL. Pancreatic polypeptide microinjection into the dorsal motor nucleus inhibits pancreatic secretion in rats. Gastroenterology 1995;108:1517.
- **110** Browning KN, Coleman FH, Travagli RA. Effects of pancreatic polypeptide on pancreas-projecting rat dorsal motor nucleus of the vagus neurons. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2005;289:G209.
- 111 Dyck WP, Rudick J, Hoexter B et al. Influence of glucagon on pancreatic exocrine secretion. Gastroenterology 1969;56:531.
- 112 Konturek SJ, Tasler J, Obtulowicz W. Characteristics of inhibition of pancreatic secretion by glucagon. Digestion 1974;10:138.
- 113 Singer MV, Tiscornia OM, Mendes de Oliveiro JP et al. Effect of glucagon on canine exocrine pancreatic secretion stimulated by a test meal. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 1978;56:1.
- 114 Li Y, Owyang C. Somatostatin inhibits pancreatic enzyme secretion at a central vagal site. Am J Physiol 1993;265:G251.
- 115 Owyang C, Logsdon CD. New insights into neurohormonal regulation of pancreatic secretion. Gastroenterology 2004;127:957.
- **116** Kuvshinoff BW, Brodish RJ, James L et al. Somatostatin inhibits secretin-induced canine pancreatic response via a cholinergic mechanism. Gastroenterology 1993;105:539.
- 117 Inoue K, Fried GM, Wiener I et al. Effect of divalent cations on gastrointestinal hormone release and exocrine pancreatic secretion in dogs. Am J Physiol 1985;248:G28.
- **118** Adrian TE, Ferri GL, Bacarese-Hamilton AJ et al. Human distribution and release of a putative new gut hormone, peptide YY. Gastroenterology 1985;89:1070.
- **119** Pappas TN, Debas HT, Goto Y et al. Peptide YY inhibits meal-stimulated pancreatic and gastric secretion. Am J Physiol 1985;248:G118.
- **120** Tohno H, Sarr MG, DiMagno EP. Intraileal carbohydrate regulates canine postprandial pancreaticobiliary secretion and upper gut motility. Gastroenterology 1995;109:1977.
- 121 Wettergren A, Wojdemann M, Holst JJ. Glucagon-like peptide-1 inhibits gastropancreatic function by inhibiting central parasympathetic outflow. Am J Physiol 1998;275:G984.

- **122** Li Y, Zhu J, Rillamas E et al. Glucagon-like-peptide-1 acts via dorsal vagal complex to inhibit pancreatic enzyme secretion. Gastroenterology 1998;114:A1158.
- 123 Liao Z, Li ZS, Lu Y et al. Microinjection of exogenous somatostatin in the dorsal vagal complex inhibits pancreatic secretion via somatostatin receptor-2 in rats. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2007;292:G746.
- **124** Putnam WS, Liddle RA, Williams JA. Inhibitory regulation of rat exocrine pancreas by peptide YY and pancreatic polypeptide. Am J Physiol 1989;256:G698.
- **125** Jung G, Louie DS, Owyang C. Pancreatic polypeptide inhibits pancreatic enzyme secretion via a cholinergic pathway. Am J Physiol 1987;253:G706.
- 126 Wiley J, Owyang C. Somatostatin inhibits cAMPmediated cholinergic transmission in the myenteric plexus. Am J Physiol 1987;253:G607.
- 127 Li Y, Kolligs F, Owyang C. Mechanism of action of calcitonin gene-related peptide in inhibiting pancreatic enzyme secretion in rats. Gastroenterology 1993;105:194.
- 128 Louie DS, Chen HT, Owyang C. Inhibition of exocrine pancreatic secretion by opiates is mediated by suppression of cholinergic transmission: characterization of receptor subtypes. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 1988;246:132.
- **129** Herzig KH, Louie DS, Tatemoto K et al. Pancreastatin inhibits pancreatic enzyme secretion by presynaptic modulation of acetylcholine release. Am J Physiol 1992;262:G113.
- 130 Lyman RL. The effect of raw soybean meal and trypsin inhibitor diets on the intestinal and pancreatic nitrogen in the rat. J Nutr 1957;62:285.
- 131 Slaff J, Jacobson D, Tillman CR et al. Protease-specific suppression of pancreatic exocrine secretion. Gastroenterology 1984;87:44.
- 132 Liener IE, Goodale RL, Deshmukh A et al. Effect of a trypsin inhibitor from soybeans (Bowman–Birk) on the secretory activity of the human pancreas. Gastroenterology 1988;94:419.
- **133** Isaksson G, Ihse I. Pain reduction by an oral pancreatic enzyme preparation in chronic pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1983;28:97.
- 134 Slaff JI, Wolfe MM, Toskes PP. Elevated fasting cholecystokinin levels in pancreatic exocrine impairment: evidence to support feedback regulation. J Lab Clin Med 1985;105:282.

94 Chapter 8

Regulation of Pancreatic Protein Synthesis and Growth

Maria Dolors Sans and John A. Williams

Department of Molecular and Integrative Physiology, University of Michigan Medical School, Ann Arbor, MI, USA

Introduction

Regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis and growth allows the exocrine pancreas to provide an adequate supply of digestive enzymes for nutrient assimilation. In young animals, the pancreas grows along with general body growth and thereby provides an increasing amount of digestive enzymes. In the adult, digestive enzyme synthesis is regulated at both transcriptional and translational levels to match the need for both total and specific digestive enzymes. If the need for digestive enzymes is greater than can be met through these mechanisms, the pancreas can grow or regenerate. This can occur either as a result of increased food intake or because of decreased pancreatic mass due to disease. Some of the same systemic regulatory signals that regulate enzyme secretion, that is, the vagal nerve and gastrointestinal (GI) hormones, also participate in the regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis and growth, although the intracellular regulatory pathways involved are significantly different. An additional regulatory influence is provided by nutrients, especially amino acids and islet hormones, particularly insulin, which do not directly affect secretion. The purpose of this chapter is to provide a brief overview of the regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis and growth. Not all areas can be covered in depth owing to page limitations. Areas of recent progress are featured with review articles being cited to cover the older literature.

Regulation of Protein Synthesis

Protein synthesis plays a central role in the maintenance of the pancreas and provision of digestive enzymes. Both the mRNA profile and autoradiographs of newly synthesized proteins are dominated by digestive enzymes. Whether the acinar cell can regulate digestive enzyme synthesis independent of the synthesis of cellular structural proteins is unclear. In general, the GI tract, including the exocrine pancreas, atrophies in the absence of food and protein synthesis that occurs in response to food intake helps to maintain normal function. Individual dietary components also regulate protein synthesis. In most cases, as reviewed in the following, this involves transcriptional regulation of digestive enzyme mRNA. By contrast, shorter term meal-stimulated protein synthesis is regulated primarily at the translational level. Finally, increased protein synthesis is necessary for pancreatic growth.

Long-Term Regulation by Diet

Since the original work by Pavlov, the adaptation of the exocrine pancreas to dietary changes has been observed in a variety of species [1,2]. The content and secretion of the major digestive enzymes, proteases, amylase and lipases change in proportion to the dietary content of their respective substrates, protein, carbohydrate and fat, by stimulation of both, transcriptional and translational mechanisms [3–5]. Various hormones mediate many of these effects and in most cases their release is increased by the nutrients whose digestion they regulate. In some cases the genetic elements regulated in the promoter region have been identified although the full intracellular pathway leading to their regulation is not yet known [1].

Protein

Feeding a high-protein diet (typically 60–80% casein or other high-quality protein) increases the content of multiple proteases and the mRNA levels of trypsinogen, chymotrypsinogen, and proelastase [1,6], with activation

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

96 Chapter 9

of the mTORC1 pathway and independently of cholecystokinin (CCK) [7]. There are, however, differential effects on different isoforms of enzymes such as trypsinogen and this increase is not mimicked by feeding a mixture of amino acids [8–10]. In another study, feeding mice a protein-free diet for 4 days resulted in a decrease in the relative pancreatic digestive enzyme content and secretion [11]. Other data showed that the stimulation of protease synthesis, by isolated pancreatic lobules following infusion of the CCK analogue caerulein, *in vivo*, was greatly increased compared with a small increase in translatable mRNA, suggesting a post-transcriptional locus for this regulation.

Carbohydrates

The level of carbohydrate in the diet has long been known to have significant effects on pancreatic amylase content and amylase mRNA [1,2]. This is seen when dietary carbohydrate replaces either dietary fat or protein, provided that dietary protein is adequate. Starch and sugars all similarly affect amylase, as does intravenous glucose. The effects of carbohydrate are believed to be primarily mediated by insulin. When animals are rendered diabetic, the amylase content and synthesis and mRNA levels fall dramatically, whereas lipase increases moderately [2,12]. Insulin restores the amylase synthesis and content and mRNA levels in diabetic rats. Similar decreases in amylase have been seen in obese rat and mouse models with insulin resistance. However, insulin administration to normal rats either decreases or does not change amylase, and other evidence suggests a more direct role for glucose in addition to effects on insulin. Amylase is also regulated by glucocorticoids [13], although this may not mediate dietary effects of carbohydrate. A dietary response sequence in the promoter of the amylase Amy2.2 gene has been identified that mediates dietary adaptation and the effect of insulin [14].

Fat

In response to a high-fat diet (40–70% of calories as triglycerides), the content and synthesis of pancreatic triglyceride lipase increase [1]. This is accompanied by an increase in its mRNA [15,16]. Adaptation of other pancreatic lipases and colipase have been much less well studied. In neonate mice and rats, bile salt-stimulated lipase and pancreatic lipase-related protein 2 are the two predominant lipases [17]. Secretin has been proposed as a mediator of the effect of dietary lipid [18]. Fatty acids can stimulate secretin release and infusion of secretin in conscious rats led to an increase in the relative synthesis of lipase [1]. Gastric inhibitory peptide (GIP) has also been shown to increase pancreatic lipase and colipase content and mRNA levels [19]. Finally, ketones, metabolites of ingested fat, have also been proposed as a mediator of the increase in pancreatic lipase [1].

Meal-to-Meal Regulation of Translation by Hormones and Nutrients

Whereas long-term dietary changes in digestive enzymes may be mediated by changes in mRNA expression, short-term meal-to-meal control needs to be immediate, reversible, and flexible. Such control of protein synthesis is mainly at the translational level. This section reviews the effects of food intake and hormones, especially CCK and insulin, on the exocrine pancreas translational machinery. Translation of mRNA into protein can be divided into three phases: initiation, elongation, and termination. For details on these three mechanisms, the reader is referred to recent reviews on translation [20-23]. Only a few studies have evaluated the immediate regulation of the pancreatic translational synthetic machinery after food intake. Early studies showed that fasting reduces total protein synthesis in the pancreas and refeeding stimulates it [24,25]. We have demonstrated that feeding a regular meal activates protein synthesis in the mouse pancreas at the translational level without an increase in the mRNA of the digestive enzymes [26]. In humans, feeding increases both the rate of secretion and synthesis of digestive enzymes, although the rate of turnover of zymogens remains fairly constant during feeding and fasting [27]. In rats and mice, feeding stimulates the protein kinase B (PKB/ Akt)/mammalian target of rapamycin complex 1 (mTORC1) pathway and the phosphorylation of 4E-BP1 and ribosomal protein S6, downstream of mTORC1, in addition to the formation of the eIF4F complex [26] as illustrated in Fig. 9.1.

Dietary protein and amino acids have also been shown to be necessary to stimulate pancreatic protein synthesis at the translation initiation level in mice after 2h of feeding [28]. This study demonstrates that when protein or leucine was removed from the diet, there was a strong inhibition of total protein synthesis and decreased polysomal fraction, with an increased $eIF2\alpha$ phosphorylation; the general controlled nonrepressed (GCN2) kinase was phosphorylated when leucine was not present. Dietary protein and amino acids have also been shown to stimulate pancreatic protein synthesis and pancreatic growth in rats [29] and mice [7] fed for several days. Branched-chain amino acids (BCAAs), particularly leucine, also stimulate the phosphorylation of 4EBP1 and S6K and the formation of the eIF4F complex in mice and rats, without the need for an increase in the hormones CCK and insulin [30]. A mechanism has been described for a direct stimulation of protein synthesis by amino acids through mTORC1 [26,30-32], and it seems that amino acids are necessary both as a signal and as a substrate for pancreatic digestive enzyme synthesis after a meal [28].



Figure 9.1 CCK and insulin stimulate translational initiation through the P13K–PKB–mTORC1 pathway. mTORC1, which can be inhibited by rapamycin, phosphorylates the elF4E-binding protein (4E-BP1) that allows the release of elF4E and the formation of the elF4F complex necessary for a global increase in translation. mTORC1 also phosphorylates S6K1 which is responsible for phosphorylating S6, thereby increasing the translation of a specific subset of mRNAs. CCK also increases the activity of an elF4EK, leading to phosphorylation of elF4E. Together, these effects lead to an increase in protein synthesis.

The effects of food can also be mediated by GI and systemic hormones and neurotransmitters. Their stimulatory mechanisms have been mainly studied in isolated pancreatic acini [33]. CCK, carbachol, insulin, and bombesin all stimulate the synthesis of total protein, trypsinogen, chymotrypsinogen, lipase, and amylase in isolated rat acini [34–36]. These *in vitro* studies demonstrate that CCK and insulin, at their stimulatory doses, have an additive effect on protein synthesis after 30 min, and that this effect is mainly at the translational level because it occurs without a change in mRNA levels and in the presence of actinomycin D [36,37]. Increased synthesis of both digestive enzymes and structural proteins was observed, although differences between individual proteins suggested nonparallel translational effects [37].

CCK stimulates protein synthesis in isolated rat acini and in the whole animal [38–40], by increasing the rate

of translation initiation [38-41] and elongation [42], at concentrations that stimulate digestive enzyme secretion. Additionally, CCK or its analogue caerulein, activates the S6 kinase (S6K) [43,44] and the phosphorylation of eIF4E [40,41] and activates the formation of the eIF4F complex by stimulating the release of eIF4E from its binding protein 4E-BP1 and increasing the association of eIF4E with eIF4G [26,41]. These actions are summarized in Fig. 9.1. The activation of S6K, the formation of the eIF4F complex, and the activation of the elongation processes and eEF2 appear to be regulated through a rapamycin-sensitive pathway and to be downstream of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) [39,42,43]. The calcium-calmodulin-activated phosphatase calcineurin is also involved in the activation of CCK-stimulated pancreatic protein synthesis and the regulation of the translational machinery [40]. As mentioned earlier,

insulin also stimulates protein synthesis in pancreatic acini in vitro [35] by activating the eIF4F complex formation, in a similar manner to CCK [39]. Insulin stimulates pancreatic digestive enzyme synthesis in vivo, after a meal. This has been demonstrated with the use of pancreatic acinar cell conditional insulin receptor (IR) knockout mice [44]. The activation of the Akt/mTORC1 pathway is reduced in the pancreas of these mice after 2 h of a meal feeding, and also the translational machinery and polysomal fraction. Additionally, the protein content of the stimulated pancreatic juice is reduced, but not the total pancreatic juice volume, compared with their littermate controls. This demonstrates that insulin is an important physiologic regulator of the pancreatic digestive enzyme synthesis and acinar cell homeostasis that could lead to pancreatic insufficiency during diabetes.

At concentrations of CCK and cholinergic analogues that inhibit secretion [33], protein synthesis is also inhibited [34,38,45]. In minced rabbit pancreas, however, only a decrease in protein synthesis was observed in response to CCK, and this was accompanied by a decrease in the number of polysomes [45].

Inhibition of Pancreatic Protein Synthesis. Endoplasmic Reticulum (ER) Stress and Unfolded Protein Response (UPR)

In vivo, inhibition of pancreatic protein synthesis occurs during the development of acute pancreatitis [46]. This inhibition is accompanied by a reduction in the activity of the guanine nucleotide exchange factor eIF2B, an increase in eIF2 α phosphorylation, and a decrease in the formation of the eIF4F complex [38,40,46] (Fig. 9.2). Additionally, this inhibitory effect appears to be calcium related, because the incubation of isolated acini in calcium-free media or with A23187 and thapsigargin to release intracellular Ca²⁺ increases eIF2a phosphorylation and inhibits eIF2B activity. This suggests that pancreatic acinar cells adapt to short-term stress induced by reduction in calcium stores by inhibiting protein synthesis of pancreatic enzymes [38,45]. The ER-resident kinase (PERK) [47] mediates eIF2 α phosphorylation in the exocrine pancreas [48,49] and activates the ER stress mechanisms. The inhibition of protein synthesis associated with high concentrations of CCK could therefore be an adaptive or protective mechanism in response to stress localized in the ER [38,46].

ER stress mechanisms are protective cellular responses to stress in the ER, due to an accumulation of unfolded or misfolded proteins in this cellular compartment that trigger the UPR [49]. ER stress and UPR mechanisms have been described in some experimental models of acute pancreatitis [46,50], in pancreatic acinar cell damage *in vitro* [51], and in induced pancreatic acinar cell damage due to alcohol abuse *in vivo* [52].



Figure 9.2 Mechanism by which high concentrations of CCK and induction of ER stress inhibit initiation of translation. Depletion of intracellular Ca^{2+} stores or other forms of ER stress activates a kinase (such as PERK), which phosphorylates eIF2 α and thereby inhibits eIF2B. This inhibition results in a decrease in protein synthesis.

It is possible that all these highly regulated mechanisms of protein synthesis and associated ER stress are present in pancreatic cancer.

Regulation of Pancreatic Growth

The pancreas arises embryologically as an outgrowth of the foregut that develops through a relatively undifferentiated duct-like state into acini, islets, and mature ducts under the influence of mesenchyme and a number of transcriptional regulators [53]. By birth, the pancreas has assumed its fully differentiated form and histology but continues thereafter to grow in parallel with body growth. In the adult animal, acinar and islet cells were originally assumed to be no longer dividing but in fact they both show a small but finite turnover that can be accelerated by hormones and diet. Hence the acinar and beta islet cells are considered to exist in the Go phase of the cell cycle rather than being terminally differentiated. Whether undifferentiated stem cells remain in the adult pancreas or if small duct cells can function as stem cells remains controversial.

In the exocrine pancreas, enhanced growth in response to hormones or diet can take the form of cellular hypertrophy in which protein increases in excess of DNA resulting in larger cells, or cellular hyperplasia marked by an increase in DNA resulting in more cells. Normally in hyperplasia, protein increases in parallel with DNA so the endpoint is normal-sized cells. In hypertrophy and hyperplasia, there is usually an increased total digestive enzyme content in the pancreas, although the concentration relative to DNA or total protein may or may not change. Although not well studied, glandular atrophy can result from loss of cellular protein, as seen with protein-deficient diets [11], or from loss of cells, as seen with some forms of pancreatitis following apoptosis or necrosis. Two distinct types of *in vivo* growth to be discussed are adaptive growth in response to diet and hormones and regeneration following the loss of functional cells. The use of cell culture as a model for pancreatic growth will also be reviewed.

Adaptive Growth in Response to Nutrients and Hormones

To insure adequate nutrient absorption, the amount and composition of digestive enzymes secreted by the pancreas must complement the size and macronutrient composition of a meal. Although the synthesis and secretion of digestive enzymes can increase with consumption of larger and/or more frequent meals, this capacity is finite. Another mechanism whereby the pancreas can adapt to increased feeding is through growth of the acinar cells. Both a high-protein diet and hyperphagia that occurs with cold exposure, pregnancy, and lactation are associated with pancreatic growth.

GI hormones released after a meal may contribute to the growth-promoting effects of feeding on the exocrine pancreas as CCK, secretin, and gastrin have all been shown to induce pancreatic growth [54,55]. The effects of CCK have been studied extensively in rodents and have been reviewed previously [56,57]. Direct administration of CCK or caerulein induces acinar cell growth in vivo [54,55,58] and in vitro [59]. Feeding a high-protein diet and especially synthetic or naturally occurring trypsin inhibitors, such as those found in raw soy flour, prevents feedback regulation of CCK secretion and culminates in maintained high concentrations of circulating CCK [60], which also stimulates pancreatic growth [61]. Oral trypsin inhibitor-induced pancreatic growth is blocked by coadministration of CCK antagonists [62] and is absent in CCK [63] and CCK-A receptor-deficient mice [64]. In the rat, CCK-stimulated growth is primarily through cellular hypertrophy, but with some hyperplasia, whereas in mice it is primarily through hyperplasia. In both cases, the hyperplasia involves DNA synthesis and replication of mature acinar cells [65]. Although CCK can mediate adaptive growth, it does not appear essential for growth during development and CCK or its receptors are not necessary in most studies for maintenance of normal pancreatic size. In contrast to CCK, the hormone secretin had little effect by itself but can potentiate the action of CCK [54].

More recently, information has emerged on intracellular pathways mediating pancreatic growth (Fig. 9.3). CCK is known to activate a number of intracellular pathways potentially related to growth, including an increase in intracellular Ca^{2+} , three MAPK pathways, and the PI3K–mTOR pathway [33]. Most of these pathways are activated in the pancreas in response to endogenous CCK release following feeding of camostat [66]. Pharmacologic and genetic evidence exists for three major intracellular pathways, calcineurin–NFAT, mTORC1, and ERK1/2, playing nonredundant roles in



adaptive pancreatic growth. The calcineurin–NFAT pathway can be blocked pharmacologically with the calcineurin inhibitors FK506 and cyclosporin A and genetically by overexpression of *Rcan1* [63,67,68]. The mTORC1 pathway can be blocked with rapamycin [69] or by acinar cell-specific deletion of Raptor, an essential component of mTORC1 (S.J. Crozier, M.D. Sans, and J.A. Williams, unpublished data). The ERK pathway can be blocked with specific MEK inhibitors active *in vivo* such as PD-0325901 [70]. Blockage of each of these pathways blocks pancreatic adaptive growth induced by feeding camostat. These pathways are important regulators of mRNA transcription and translation and it is likely through modulation of these processes that CCK affects pancreatic growth by activating the cell cycle.

Polyamines have also been studied as mediators of pancreatic growth induced by CCK and other hormones [71]. The naturally occurring polyamines putrescine, spermidine, and spermine are normal cell components involved in protein and DNA synthesis. Biosynthesis of polyamines is initiated by ornithine decarboxylase and its inhibitor difluoromethylornithine inhibits pancreatic growth in response to CCK. However, there is no clear role for polyamines in pancreatic growth and it may be that they are simply a cellular component necessary for pancreatic growth similar to their role in intestinal adaptation and liver regeneration.

Growth of the pancreas in response to CCK administration is greatly diminished in rats fed a low-protein diet [72]. Conversely, consumption of large amounts of protein induces pancreatic hypertrophy in rodents [73], even in the presence of a CCK receptor antagonist [74] and in CCK-deficient mice [75]. Therefore, it appears that dietary protein both potentiates the effects of CCK on pancreatic growth and also stimulates pancreatic growth via CCK-independent mechanisms. These CCKindependent mechanisms are undoubtedly mediated, at least in part, by amino acids. Purified amino acids do not stimulate CCK secretion, yet ingestion of large quantities of amino acids stimulates pancreatic growth [74]. This action is mediated in large part by the mTORC1 pathway, which is activated by amino acids [7]. Interestingly, growth of the pancreas in mice fed a high-protein diet occurs predominately via cellular hypertrophy [75] whereas that associated with supraphysiologic levels of CCK, such as direct CCK administration and trypsin inhibitor feeding, in mice is primarily hyperplastic [63]. It may be that a threshold level of CCK exists, above which signal transduction pathways are activated that permit cell division following cellular hypertrophy.

Although less well studied, other hormones may also regulate pancreatic growth in response to meal feeding. Thyroid hormone, for instance, stimulates pancreatic growth *in vivo* when administered at high concentrations [76]; whether it does so at more physiologic concentrations has yet to be tested. Insulin stimulates protein synthesis in the pancreas and also growth of acinar-like AR42J cells *in vitro* [12]. Glucocorticoids can induce pancreatic hypertrophy in adult rats [77].

Activation of vagal nerve fibers to the pancreas during feeding stimulates the release of additional peptides associated with secretion of bicarbonate and digestive enzymes. Some of these neuropeptides may also play a role in the regulation of pancreatic growth and their effects have been reviewed previously [78]. In particular, vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP) potentiates the effects of caerulein on pancreatic growth in a manner similar to secretin and gastrin-releasing peptide and bombesin stimulate pancreatic growth, although not as strongly as CCK.

Regeneration

Despite the low rate of cellular turnover normally observed in the adult pancreas, studies in rodents have demonstrated its ability to regenerate in response to tissue injury. This has been studied both after pancreatitis and following surgical resection. Experimental pancreatitis induced by caerulein, arginine, bile salts, or ethionine leads to cell death by a combination of apoptosis and necrosis. The remaining acinar cells dedifferentiate and form tubular complexes that express both acinar and ductal characteristics and also some markers of embryonic pancreas. These cells divide and grow and eventually differentiate back into mature acinar cells [79–81]. At present, there is little definitive evidence for regeneration from stem cells.

Following surgical resection of 50–90% of the rat pancreas, the remnant pancreas increases in size and protein and DNA content, with the increase being greater after more complete resection [82]. However, the pancreas never regains its normal size and islets appear to regenerate to a greater extent than exocrine tissue. In some reports differentiated acinar cells are said to incorporate thymidine or show mitotic figures, whereas in other studies regeneration is reported to occur in the injured margin and show tubular complexes and express embryonic markers [83]. In mice, a 75% resection was followed by growth of the remnant by 40%, with evidence for proliferation of differentiated acinar cells [84].

Similarly to adaptive growth, dietary protein, CCK, and insulin play a significant role in the regeneration of exocrine cells following pancreatic injury. The pancreas is incapable of regeneration in rats fed a protein-free diet. Both exogenous and endogenous CCK enhance and CCK receptor antagonists slow the rate of pancreatic regeneration following pancreatitis [85]. There is also a significant decrease in the rate of pancreatic regeneration in mice lacking the CCK-A receptor in the pancreas [86]. The importance of insulin is shown by the fact that in diabetic rats, CCK administration fails to induce pancreatic regeneration following pancreatitis unless exogenous insulin is also administered [87]. Pertinently, it has been demonstrated that the expression of IGF-1 mRNA is significantly increased following pancreatitis and resection, indicating that both insulin and IGF may be important in pancreatic regeneration.

The expression of cellular oncogenes that regulate the cell cycle and thereby control cellular proliferation rates is significantly increased in models of pancreatic regeneration [88,89]. Many genes associated with embryonic development, and whose expression is normally repressed in the adult, are re-expressed during pancreatic regeneration following pancreatitis [80]. Only a little is known of signal transduction pathways that mediate these changes in gene expression. The p42/p44 MAPK pathway, which modulates the expression of cell-cycle regulators, is activated in the regenerating pancreas [90]. Activation of the PI3K pathway has been shown to be necessary for pancreatic regeneration following resection, as inhibition of the pathway via pharmacologic inhibitors or siRNA severely diminished regeneration [84]. Moreover, the PI3K pathway activation in response to resection decreased with age and may contribute to the lessened regenerative capacity of the aged pancreas. Further identification of the signal transduction pathways, and also the factors modulating these pathways, will be important for improving our understanding of pancreatic regeneration.

Growth of Pancreatic Cells in Culture

In vitro culture of differentiated or immortalized cells can be used as models for cell growth. Most pancreatic cancer cell lines, however, are undifferentiated and will not be considered here. Primary dissociated pancreatic cells, although not dividing, can be maintained in suspension culture under conditions such that they retain the differentiated phenotype or where they dedifferentiate and adopt a more plastic phenotype. When isolated

References

- 1 Brannon PM. Adaptation of the exocrine pancreas to diet. Annu Rev Nutr 1990;10:85–105.
- 2 Scheele GA. Regulation of pancreatic gene expression in response to hormone and nutritional substrates. In: Go VLW, ed. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology, and Disease, 2nd edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993: 103–120.
- **3** Dagorn JC, Lahaie RG. Dietary regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis. I. Rapid and specific modulation of

acinar cells or acini are placed on an extracellular matrix such as collagen or matrigel, the cells will initiate division and remain viable for several weeks but almost invariably lose their differentiated appearance. CCK or its analogue caerulein can stimulate cell division and growth, as do insulin, epithermal growth factor (EGF), and other growth factors [59,91]. This model has been applied to evaluating which intracellular pathways mediate growth, with evidence for participation by Ras [92], PI3K/Akt [84], and MAPK pathways [93]. The dedifferentiated phenotype of cultured acinar cells was originally reported as duct like [94,95]. Subsequently, they were characterized as similar to precursor cells that can transdifferentiate into insulin-containing islet cells [96] and that the dedifferentiated cells can simultaneously express acinar, ductal, or beta-cell proteins. Another report showed retention of acinar cell phenotype with an altered medium containing a high amino acid level [97]. In a similar manner, pancreatic duct cells have been grown in monolayer culture. They retain their ion-transporting phenotype and have been used to study duct function. Their growth in culture is stimulated by EGF, TGF α , and insulin, inhibited by TGF β , but not affected by secretion or other GI peptides [98].

Although no real differentiated pancreatic acinar cell line exists, considerable research has been carried out with AR42J cells, a rat cell line derived from a azoserineinduced tumor which under the influence of glucocorticoids assumes a more acinar phenotype [99]. However, these cells were subsequently shown also to have neuroendocrine properties and can even be driven toward an islet phenotype such that they appear more like an undifferentiated ductal epithelium. Their growth can be stimulated by CCK, gastrin, PACAP, and other peptides, but only to 25–30% and not after exposure to dexamethasone, which induces acinar differentiation but inhibits growth [99].

In summary, all the cultured pancreatic cells studied to date, although dividing and regulated by hormones, possess a relatively undifferentiated phenotype. Hence they are more a model for regenerating pancreas after pancreatitis than they are a model for diet- or hormonedriven acinar proliferation.

enzyme synthesis by changes in dietary composition. Biochim Biophys Acta 1981;654(1):111–118.

- 4 Stockmann F, Soling HD. Regulation of biosynthesis of trypsinogen and chymotrypsinogen by nutritional and hormonal factors in the rat. Eur J Clin Invest 1981;11(2 Suppl 1):121–132.
- **5** Wicker C, Puigserver A. Effects of inverse changes in dietary lipid and carbohydrate on the synthesis of some

l

pancreatic secretory proteins. Eur J Biochem 1987;162(1):25–30.

- 6 Giorgi D, Renaud W, Bernard JP, Dagorn JC. Regulation of proteolytic enzyme activities and mRNA concentrations in rat pancreas by food content. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1985;127(3):937–942.
- 7 Crozier SJ, Sans MD, Wang JY, Lentz SI, Ernst SA, Williams JA. CCK-independent mTORC1 activation during dietary protein-induced exocrine pancreas growth. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2010;299:G1154–G1163.
- 8 Hara H, Hashimoto N, Akatsuka N, Kasai T. Induction of pancreatic trypsin by dietary amino acids in rats: four trypsinogen isozymes and cholecystokinin messenger RNA. J Nutr Biochem 2000;11(1):52–59.
- **9** Rosewicz S, Dunbar Lewis L, Wang X-Y, Liddle RA, Logsdon CD. Pancreatic digestive enzyme gene expression: effects of CCK and soybean trypsin inhibitor. Am J Physiol 1989;256:G733–G738.
- 10 Baumler MD, Koopmann MC, Thomas DD, Ney DM, Groblewski GE. Intravenous or luminal amino acids are insufficient to maintain pancreatic growth and digestive enzyme expression in the absence of intact dietary protein. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol. 2010;299:G338–G347.
- 11 Crozier SJ, D'Alecy LG, Ernst SA, Ginsburg LE, Williams JA. Molecular mechanisms of pancreatic dysfunction induced by protein malnutrition. Gastroenterology 2009;137:1093–1101.
- Williams JA, Goldfine ID. The insulin–acinar relationship. In: Go VLW, ed. The Exocrine Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology, and Diseases. New York: Raven Press, 1986: 347–360.
- 13 Logsdon CD, Akana SF, Meyer C, Dallman MF, Williams JA. Pancreatic acinar cell amylase gene expression: selective effects of adrenalectomy and corticosterone replacement. Endocrinology 1987;121:1242–1250.
- 14 Schmid RM, Meisler MH. Dietary regulation of pancreatic amylase in transgenic mice mediated by a 126-base pair DNA fragment. Am J Physiol 1992;262(6 Pt 1):G971–G976.
- 15 Wicker C, Puigserver A. Changes in mRNA levels of rat pancreatic lipase in the early days of consumption of a high-lipid diet. Eur J Biochem 1989;180(3):563–567.
- 16 Ricketts J, Brannon PM. Amount and type of dietary fat regulate pancreatic lipase gene expression in rats. J Nutr 1994;124(8):1166–1171.
- 17 Li A, Lindquist S, Lowe M, Noppa L, Hernell O. Bile salt-induced lipase and pancreatic lipase-related protein 2 are the dominating lipases in neonatal fat digestion in mice and rats. Pediatr Res 2007;62:537–541.

- 18 Rausch U, Rüdiger K, Vasiloudes P, Kern H, Scheele G. Lipase synthesis in the rat pancreas is regulated by secretin. Pancreas 1986;1(6):522–528.
- 19 Duan RD, Erlanson-Albertsson C. Gastric inhibitory polypeptide stimulates pancreatic lipase and colipase synthesis in rats. Am J Physiol 1992;262(5 Pt 1):G779–G784.
- **20** Jackson RJ, Hellen CU, Pestova TV. The mechanism of eukaryotic translation initiation and principles of its regulation. Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol 2010;11(2):113–127.
- 21 Wortham NC, Proud CG. eIF2B: recent structural and functional insights into a key regulator of translation. Biochem Soc Trans 2015;43:1234–1240.
- 22 Nandagopal N, Roux PP. Regulation of global and specific mRNA translation by the mTOR signaling pathway. Translation 2015;3(1):e983402.
- **23** Baird TD, Wek RC. Eukaryotic initiation factor 2 phosphorylation and translational control in metabolism. Adv Nutr 2012;3:307–321.
- 24 Case RM. Synthesis, intracellular transport and discharge of exportable proteins in the pancreatic acinar cell and other cells. Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc 1978;53:211–354.
- Webster PD, 3rd, Black O Jr, Mainz DL, Singh M. Pancreatic acinar cell metabolism and function. Gastroenterology 1977;73(6):1434–1449.
- 26 Sans MD, Lee SH, D'Alecy LG, Williams JA. Feeding activates protein synthesis in mouse pancreas at the translational level without increase in mRNA. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2004;287(3):G667 –G675.
- 27 O'Keefe SJ, Lee RB, Li J, Zhou W, Stoll B, Dang Q. Trypsin and splanchnic protein turnover during feeding and fasting in human subjects. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;290(2):G213–G221.
- 28 Sans MD, Crozier SJ, Vogel NL, Williams JA. Dietary protein and amino acids regulate the synthesis of pancreatic digestive enzymes. Gastroenterology 2008;134(Suppl 1):A-723.
- **29** Hashi M, Yoshizawa F, Onozuka E, Ogata M, Hara H. Adaptive changes in translation initiation activities for rat pancreatic protein synthesis with feeding of a highprotein diet. J Nutr Biochem 2005;16(8):507–512.
- 30 Sans MD, Tashiro M, Vogel NL, Kimball SR, D'Alecy LG, Williams JA. Leucine stimulates pancreatic translational machinery in rats and mice through mTOR independent of CCK and insulin. J Nutr 2006;136:1792–1799.
- **31** Proud CG. Control of the translational machinery by amino acids. Am J Clin Nutr 2014;99(Suppl):231S–236S.
- **32** Goberdhan DCI, Wilson C, Harris AL. Amino acid sensing by mTORC1: intracellular transporters mark the spot. Cell Metab 2016;23:580–589.

- **33** Williams JA. Intracellular signaling mechanisms activated by cholecystokinin-regulating synthesis and secretion of digestive enzymes in pancreatic acinar cells. Annu Rev Physiol 2001;63:77–97.
- **34** Korc M, Bailey AC, Williams JA. Regulation of protein synthesis in normal and diabetic rat pancreas by cholecystokinin. Am J Physiol 1981;241:G116–G121.
- **35** Korc M, Iwamoto Y, Sankaran H, Williams JA, Goldfine ID. Insulin action in pancreatic acini from streptozotocin-treated rats. I. Stimulation of protein synthesis. Am J Physiol 1981;240:G56–G62.
- **36** Lahaie RG. Translational control of protein synthesis in isolated pancreatic acini: role of CCK8, carbachol, and insulin. Pancreas 1986;1(5):403–410.
- 37 Okabayashi Y, Moessner J, Logsdon CD, Goldfine ID, Williams JA. Insulin and other stimulants have nonparallel translational effects on protein synthesis. Diabetes 1987;36:1054–1060.
- 38 Sans MD, Kimball SR, Williams JA. Effect of CCK and intracellular calcium to regulate eIF2B and protein synthesis in rat pancreatic acinar cells. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;282(2):G267–G276.
- **39** Bragado MJ, Groblewski GE, Williams JA. Regulation of protein synthesis by cholecystokinin in rat pancreatic acini involves PHAS-I and the p70 S6 kinase pathway. Gastroenterology 1998;115(3):733–742.
- **40** Sans MD, Williams JA. Calcineurin is required for translational control of protein synthesis in rat pancreatic acini. Am J Physiol 2004;287(2):C310–C319.
- **41** Bragado MJ, Tashiro M, Williams JA. Regulation of the initiation of pancreatic digestive enzyme protein synthesis by cholecystokinin in rat pancreas in vivo. Gastroenterology 2000;119(6):1731–1739.
- **42** Sans MD, Xie Q, Williams JA. Regulation of translation elongation and phosphorylation of eEF2 in rat pancreatic acini. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2004;319(1):144–151.
- **43** Bragado MJ, Groblewski GE, Williams JA. p70s6k is activated by CCK in rat pancreatic acini. Am J Physiol 1997;273(1 Pt 1):C101–C109.
- 44 Sans MD, Amin RK, Vogel NL, D'Alecy LG, Kahn RC, Williams JA. Specific deletion of insulin receptors on pancreatic acinar cells defines the insulin-acinar axis: implications for pancreatic insufficiency in diabetes. Gastroenterology 2011;140(Suppl 1):A-233.
- **45** Perkins PS, Pandol SJ. Cholecystokinin-induced changes in polysome structure regulate protein synthesis in pancreas. Biochim Biophys Acta 1992;1136:265–271.
- **46** Sans MD, DiMagno MJ, D'Alecy LG, Williams JA. Caerulein-induced acute pancreatitis inhibits protein synthesis through effects on eIF2B and eIF4F. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2003;285(3):G517–G528.

- **47** Harding HP, Zhang Y, Ron D. Protein translation and folding are coupled by an endoplasmic-reticulum-resident kinase. Nature 1999;397(6716):271–274.
- **48** Lida K, Li Y, McGrath BG, Frank A, Cavener DR. PERK eIF2 alpha kinase is required to regulate the viability of the exocrine pancreas in mice. Cell Biol 2007;8:38–54.
- 49 Walter P, Ron D. The unfolded protein response: from stress pathway to homeostatic regulation. Science 2011;334:1081–1086.
- 50 Kubisch CH, Sans MD, Ernst SA, Williams JA, Logsdon CD. Early activation of endoplasmic reticulum stress is associated with arginine induced acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;291:G238–G245.
- **51** Malo A, Krüger B, Göke B, Kubisch CH. 4-Phenylbutyric acid reduces endoplasmic reticulum stress, trypsin activation, and acinar cell apoptosis while increasing secretion in rat pancreatic acini. Pancreas 2013;42:92–101.
- **52** Lugea A, Waldron RT, Pandol SJ. Pancreatic adaptive responses in alcohol abuse: role of the unfolded protein response. Pancreatology 2015;15(4 Suppl):S1–S5.
- 53 Kim SK, MacDonald RJ. Signaling and transcriptional control of pancreatic organogenesis. Curr Opin Genet Dev 2002;12(5):540–547.
- 54 Solomon TE, Petersen H, Elashoff J, Grossman MI. Interaction of caerulein and secretin on pancreatic size and composition in rat. Am J Physiol 1978;235(6):E714–E719.
- 55 Dembinski AB, Johnson LR. Stimulation of pancreatic growth by secretin, caerulein, and pentagastrin. Endocrinology 1980;106(1):323–328.
- Solomon TE. Regulation of exocrine pancreatic cell proliferation and enzyme synthesis. In: Johnson LR, ed. Physiology of the Gastrointestinal Tract. New York: Raven Press, 1981: 873–892.
- 57 Logsdon CD. Role of cholecystokinin in physiologic and pathophysiologic growth of the pancreas. In: Greeley GH, ed. Gastrointestinal Endocrinology. Totowa, NJ: Humana Press, 1999: 393–422.
- 58 Niederau C, Liddle RA, Williams JA, Grendell JH. Pancreatic growth: interaction of exogenous cholecystokinin, a protease inhibitor, and a cholecystokinin receptor antagonist in mice. Gut 1987;28:63–69.
- 59 Logsdon CD, Williams JA. Pancreatic acinar cells in monolayer culture: direct trophic effects of caerulein in vitro. Am J Physiol 1986;250:G440–G447.
- **60** Green GM, Lyman RL. Feedback regulation of pancreatic enzyme secretion as mechanism for trypsin inhibitor-induced hypersecretion in rats. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1971;140:6–12.
- **61** Melmed RN, El-Aaser AA, Holt SJ. Hypertrophy and hyperplasia of the neonatal rat exocrine pancreas

induced by orally administered soybean trypsin inhibitor. Biochim Biophys Acta 1976;421(2):280–288.

- **62** Wisner JR Jr, McLaughlin RE, Rich KA, Ozawa S, Renner IG. Effects of L-364,718, a new cholecystokinin receptor antagonist, on camostate-induced growth of the rat pancreas. Gastroenterology 1988;94(1):109–113.
- **63** Tashiro M, Samuelson LC, Liddle RA, Williams JA. Calcineurin mediates pancreatic growth in protease inhibitor-treated mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2004;286(5):G784–G790.
- **64** Sato N, Suzuki S, Kanai S et al. Different effects of oral administration of synthetic trypsin inhibitor on the pancreas between cholecystokinin-A receptor gene knockout mice and wild type mice. Jpn J Pharmacol 2002;89(3):290–295.
- 65 Elasasser H-P, Adler, G, Kern, HF. Replication and regeneration of the pancreas. In: Go VLW, ed. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology and Disease, 2nd edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993: 75–86.
- **66** Tashiro M, Dabrowski A, Guo L, Sans MD, Williams JA. Calcineurin-dependent and calcineurin-independent signal transduction pathways activated as part of pancreatic growth. Pancreas 2006;32:1–7.
- **67** Gurda GT, Guo L, Lee SH, Molkentin JD, Williams JA. Cholecystokinin activates pancreatic calcineurin-NFAT signaling in vitro and in vivo. Mol Biol Cell 2008;19(1):198–206.
- **68** Gurda GT, Crozier SJ, Ji B et al. Regulator of calcineurin 1 controls growth plasticity of adult pancreas. Gastroenterology 2010;139(2):609–619.
- **69** Crozier SJ, Sans MD, Guo L, D'Alecy LG, Williams JA. Activation of the mTOR signaling pathway is required for pancreatic growth in protease inhibitor-fed mice. J Physiol 2006;573:775–786.
- 70 Holtz BJ, Lodewyk KB, Sebolt-Leopold JS, Ernst SA, Williams JA. ERK activation is required for CCKmediated pancreatic adaptive growth in mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2014;307(7):G700 -G710.
- 71 Loser C, Folsch UR, Sahelijo-Krohn P, Creutzfeldt W. Ornithine decarboxylase and polyamines in cholecystokinin-induced pancreatic growth in rats: effects of alpha-difluoromethylornithine and the CCK receptor antagonist L-364,718. Eur J Clin Invest 1989;19(5):448–458.
- 72 Green GM, Sarfati PD, Morisset J. Lack of effect of cerulein on pancreatic growth of rats fed a low-protein diet. Pancreas 1991;6(2):182–189.
- 73 Green GM, Levan VH, Liddle RA. Plasma cholecystokinin and pancreatic growth during adaptation to dietary protein. Am J Physiol 1986;251(1 Pt 1):G70–G74.
- **74** Hara H, Narakino H, Kiriyama S, Kasai T. Induction of pancreatic growth and proteases by feeding a high

amino acid diet does not depend on cholecystokinin in rats. J Nutr 1995;125(5):1143–1149.

- 75 Lacourse KA, Swanberg LJ, Gillespie PJ, Rehfeld JF, Saunders TL, Samuelson LC. Pancreatic function in CCK-deficient mice: adaptation to dietary protein does not require CCK. Am J Physiol 1999;276(5 Pt 1):G1302–G1309.
- 76 Ledda-Columbano GM, Perra A, Pibiri M, Molotzu F, Columbano A. Induction of pancreatic acinar cell proliferation by thyroid hormone. J Endocrinol 2005;185(3):393–399.
- 77 Morisset J, Jolicoeur L. Effect of hydrocortisone on pancreatic growth in rats. Am J Physiol 1980;239(2):G95–G98.
- 78 Morisset J. Intervention of GI neuropeptides in pancreatic growth and regeneration: comparison with cholecystokinin. J Physiol Pharmacol 2003;54(Suppl 4):127–141.
- **79** Elsasser HP, Adler G, Kern HF. Time course and cellular source of pancreatic regeneration following acute pancreatitis in the rat. Pancreas 1986;1(5):421–429.
- **80** Jensen JN, Cameron E, Garay MV, Starkey TW, Gianani R, Jensen J. Recapitulation of elements of embryonic development in adult mouse pancreatic regeneration. Gastroenterology 2005;128(3):728–741.
- **81** Reid LE, Walker NI. Acinar cell apoptosis and the origin of tubular complexes in caerulein-induced pancreatitis. Int J Exp Pathol 1999;80(4):205–215.
- 82 Pearson KW, Scott D, Torrance B. Effects of partial surgical pancreatectomy in rats. I. Pancreatic regeneration. Gastroenterology 1977;72(3):469–473.
- **83** Sharma A, Zangen DH, Reitz P et al. The homeodomain protein IDX-1 increases after an early burst of proliferation during pancreatic regeneration. Diabetes 1999;48(3):507–513.
- **84** Watanabe H, Saito H, Rychahou PG, Uchida T, Evers BM. Aging is associated with decreased pancreatic acinar cell regeneration and phosphatidylinositol 3kinase/Akt activation. Gastroenterology 2005;128(5):1391–1404.
- **85** Jurkowska G, Grondin G, Masse S, Morisset J. Soybean trypsin inhibitor and cerulein accelerate recovery of cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Gastroenterology 1992;102(2):550–562.
- **86** Sato T, Niikawa J, Usui I et al. Pancreatic regeneration after ethionine-induced acute pancreatitis in rats lacking pancreatic CCK-A receptor gene expression. J Gastroenterol 2003;38(7):672–680.
- 87 Hegyi P, Rakonczay Z Jr, Sári R et al. Insulin is necessary for the hypertrophic effect of cholecystokinin-octapeptide following acute necrotizing experimental pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2004;10(15):2275–2277.

104 Chapter 9
- 88 Iovanna JL, Lechene de la Porte P, Dagorn JC.
 Expression of genes associated with dedifferentiation and cell proliferation during pancreatic regeneration following acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 1992;7(6):712–718.
- **89** Calvo EL, Dusetti NJ, Cadenas MB, Dagorn JC, Iovanna JL. Changes in gene expression during pancreatic regeneration: activation of c-myc and H-ras oncogenes in the rat pancreas. Pancreas 1991;6(2):150–156.
- **90** Morisset J, Aliaga JC, Calvo EL, Bourassa J, Rivard N. Expression and modulation of p42/p44 MAPKs and cell cycle regulatory proteins in rat pancreas regeneration. Am J Physiol 1999;277(5 Pt 1):G953–G959.
- **91** Logsdon CD. Stimulation of pancreatic acinar cell growth by CCK, epidermal growth factor, and insulin in vitro. Am J Physiol 1986;251(4 Pt 1):G487–G494.
- **92** Nicke B, Tseng MJ, Fenrich M, Logsdon CD. Adenovirus-mediated gene transfer of RasN17 inhibits specific CCK actions on pancreatic acinar cells. Am J Physiol 1999;276(2 Pt 1):G499–G506.
- 93 Guo L, Sans MD, Hou Y, Ernst SA, Williams JA. c-Jun/ AP-1 is required for CCK induced pancreatic acinar cell dedifferentiation and DNA synthesis in vitro. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2012;302(12):G13 81–G1396.

- 94 De Lisle RC, Logsdon CD. Pancreatic acinar cells in culture: expression of acinar and ductal antigens in a growth-related manner. Eur J Cell Biol 1990;51(1):64–75.
- **95** Arias AE, Bendayan M. Differentiation of pancreatic acinar cells into duct-like cells in vitro. Lab Invest 1993;69(5):518–530.
- 96 Baeyens L, De Breuck S, Lardon J, Mfopou JK, Rooman I, Bouwens L. In vitro generation of insulin-producing beta cells from adult exocrine pancreatic cells. Diabetologia 2005;48(1):49–57.
- **97** Sphyris N, Logsdon CD, Harrison DJ. Improved retention of zymogen granules in cultured murine pancreatic acinar cells and induction of acinar–ductal transdifferentiation in vitro. Pancreas 2005;30(2):148–157.
- 98 Bhattacharyya E, Panchal A, Wilkins TJ, de Ondarza J, Hootman SR. Insulin, transforming growth factors, and substrates modulate growth of guinea pig pancreatic duct cells in vitro. Gastroenterology 1995;109(3):944–952.
- 99 Logsdon CD, Moessner J, Williams JA, Goldfine ID. Glucocorticoids increase amylase mRNA levels, secretory organelles, and secretion in pancreatic acinar AR42J cells. J Cell Biol 1985;100(4):1200–1208.

Fibrogenesis in the Pancreas: The Role of Stellate Cells

Minoti V. Apte^{1,2}, Romano C. Pirola^{1,2}, and Jeremy S. Wilson^{1,2}

¹ Pancreatic Research Group, South Western Sydney Clinical School, Faculty of Medicine, University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia
² Ingham Institute for Applied Medical Research, Liverpool Hospital, Liverpool, NSW, Australia

Introduction

Fibrogenesis is defined as the development or production of fibrous tissue. In the healthy pancreas, fibrogenesis is a well-controlled, regulated process that is essential for regular turnover of extracellular matrix (ECM) in the parenchyma, thereby maintaining normal pancreatic architecture. In diseased states, however, this process is hijacked such that the fine balance between production and degradation of fibrous tissue is disrupted, leading to the deposition of excessive amounts of ECM proteins in the organ, eventually resulting in pathologic fibrosis.

Cellular and molecular mechanisms involved in pancreatic fibrogenesis have only begun to be understood since 1998, when methods were developed to isolate and culture pancreatic stellate cells (PSC), now established as key cells in the fibrogenic process, from rodent and human pancreas [1–3]. Interestingly, the presence of these cells in the pancreas was first reported by Watari et al. [4] in Japan a decade and a half earlier (in 1982), and confirmed by Ikejiri [5] in 1990. However, little was known of their function at the time. It was the subsequent development of techniques to isolate viable PSC from the pancreas that provided the much-needed *in vitro* tool that enabled researchers to interrogate the functions of these cells both in health and in pancreatic disease.

Pancreatic Stellate Sells (PSC)

PSC in Health

PSC are resident cells of the pancreas located around the basolateral aspects of acinar cells (Fig. 10.1a), blood vessels, and small pancreatic ducts [1,2] and also around and

within pancreatic islets [6]. In the healthy pancreas, PSC make up a relatively small proportion (4-7%) of the total parenchymal cell population [1]. In their quiescent (nonactivated) state, PSC store abundant vitamin A (retinoids) in their cytoplasm. This characteristic feature identifies a cell type that is part of a larger "stellate cell system" in the body, comprising retinoid storing cells in several other organs, including the liver, lungs, intestine, kidney, spleen, and adrenal glands [7]. This vitamin A storing capacity was exploited by Apte et al. [1] to develop the density gradient centrifugation method for the isolation of quiescent PSC from the pancreas. PSC in early culture exhibit a polygonal shape with abundant lipid droplets surrounding a central nucleus (Fig. 10.1b). It is the presence of these cytoplasmic vitamin A droplets, and also the expression of selective markers such as the intermediate filaments desmin, glial fibrillary acidic protein (GFAP), and nestin, and the neuroectodermal proteins neural cell adhesion molecule and nerve growth factor, that serve to differentiate PSC from fibroblasts (Fig. 10.2).

In addition to synthesizing ECM proteins (collagen types I–IV, fibronectin, and laminin) that constitute fibrous tissue, PSC also produce matrix metalloproteinases (MMP), the enzymes that degrade ECM proteins and their inhibitors TIMPs (tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinases) [8]. Thus, in the healthy pancreas, PSC are thought to regulate normal ECM turnover by maintaining a fine balance between the production and degradation of ECM proteins. Interestingly, the role of PSC in the normal pancreas is not limited to regulation of matrix turnover. Additional postulated functions for PSC in the healthy pancreas include (i) acting as intermediary cells in cholecystokinin (CCK)-dependent exocrine pancreatic secretion in humans [9]; (ii) contributing to innate immunity via expression of toll-like receptors

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

10

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 10.1 (a) Expression of the cytoskeletal protein desmin in pancreatic stellate cells: a representative photomicrograph of a normal rat pancreatic section immunostained for the stellate cell selective marker desmin is shown on the left with a corresponding line diagram on the right. Desmin-positive (brown) PSC with long cytoplasmic projections can be seen along the basolateral aspects of acinar cells. (b) PSC in early culture exhibiting a typical flattened polygonal shape. The nucleus is surrounded by numerous vitamin A-containing lipid droplets in the cytoplasm. Source: Apte et al. 1998 [1]. Reproduced with permission of BMJ Publishing Group Ltd.



Figure 10.2 Activated PSC in chronic pancreatitis: a dual-stained section of the pancreas from a patient with chronic pancreatitis showing colocalization of staining for the PSC activation marker alpha smooth muscle actin (aSMA, brown) and collagen using Sirius Red (red) in fibrotic areas. Source: Haber et al. 1999 [16]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

(TLR 2, 3, 4, 5, 9), which recognize pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMP) [10,11]; PSC may thus actively protect the gland from initial injury [12]; and (iii) a role as progenitor cells (based on their transplantability, survival in circulation, ability to differentiate into other cell types, and expression of several stem-cell markers, including CD133, SOX9, nestin, and GDF3) [13,14].

PSC in Disease

During pancreatic injury, PSC undergo a process of activation whereby they transform from their guiescent state to a myofibroblast-like phenotype characterized by loss of vitamin A lipid droplets, expression of the activation marker alpha smooth muscle actin (α SMA), and increased proliferation, migration, and ECM synthesis [15,16] (Table 10.1). The excessive production of ECM proteins by activated PSC outstrips the ability of the cells to degrade these proteins, ultimately leading to fibrosis of the gland. Activation of PSC can be caused by a wide range of factors, each of which is pertinent to pancreatic pathophysiology either as a factor that is upregulated/ modulated during pancreatic disease or as a compound that is directly injurious to the gland. Thus, PSC are activated by alcohol and its metabolites, endotoxin, protease enzymes, oxidative stress, hypoxia, hyperglycemia, angiogenic factors and a variety of growth factors, cytokines, and chemokines, among others (Table 10.2). Notably, in addition to being activated by exogenous cytokines (released by surrounding acinar or inflammatory cells) via paracrine routes, PSC are capable of producing their own cytokines (transforming growth factor beta $[TGF\beta]$, connective tissue growth factor [CTGF], interleukins 8 and 15, CXCR1, monocyte chemotactic protein 1 [MCP1], and regulated on activation, normal T-cell expressed, and secreted [RANTES]), which can act on

108 Chapter 10

Table 10.1 Characteristics of quiescent and activated PSC phenotypes.

Characteristic	Quiescent PSC	Activated PSC
Vitamin A lipid droplets	Present	Absent
α Smooth muscle actin	Absent	Present
Proliferation	Limited	Increased
Migration	Limited	Increased
Extracellular matrix production	Limited	Increased
Matrix metalloproteinases (MMP) and tissue inhibitors of matrix proteinases (TIMP)	Complement of MMP and TIMPs to maintain normal ECM turnover	Change in types of MMP and TIMPs to facilitate ECM deposition
Production of cytokines	Limited	Increased (PDGF, TGFβ, CTGF, IL-1, IL-6, IL-15)
Capacity for phagocytosis	Absent	Present
Proteomic analyses	Basal protein expression	Differential expression of proteins related to the cell cytoskeleton, cell metabolism, motility, growth, and invasion

Table 10.2 Pancreatic stellate cell activating factors.

Table 10.3 Pancreatic stellate cells: signaling pathways.

Ethanol and its metabolites (acetaldehyde, fatty acid ethyl esters)	Signaling pathv	
Inflammatory mediators (cytokines, growth factors, complement 5)	Mitogen-activa	
Proteases	(MAPK) [30,93	
Pigment epithelium-derived factor	Phosphatidylin	
Galectin 1	(PI3K) [32]	
Hyperglycemia	Protein kinase	
Parathyroid hormone-related protein (PTFrP)	Hedgehog [95]	
Oxidant stress	JAK-STAT [96]	
Нурохіа	Smads [97]	
Endotoxin	Rho, Rho kinas	
Cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2)		
Endothelin-1	Transcription f	
Angiotensin	KD, GII-1) [95,5	
Fibrinogen	Wnt and β-cate	

the cells in an autocrine manner [17–20]. As a consequence, a process of perpetuated activation of PSC is set up, ensuring progression of fibrosis, even in the absence of the initial activation triggers.

In contrast to activating factors, quiescence of PSC has been shown to be induced by exposure to retinol and its metabolites [21,22], curcumin (a polyphenol found in turmeric) [23], melatonin, the anthraquinone derivative rhein [24], bone morphogenic protein (BMP) [25], troglitazone (a ligand for the peroxisome proliferator activated receptor PPAR γ) [26], and calcipotriol (a vitamin D receptor ligand) [27]. Most recently, kinase inhibitors such as sorafenib, sunitinib, trametinib, and dactolisib

PSC functions way ated protein kinase αSMA expression, 3,94] proliferation, migration, ECM protein synthesis ositol 3-kinase Migration, proliferation, ECM protein synthesis C (PKC) [94] ECM protein synthesis Migration Proliferation ECM protein synthesis e [98] Actin cytoskeleton, stress fiber formation factors (AP-1, NF Activation, migration, proliferation, ECM 99] protein synthesis enin [100] Proliferation, αSMA expression, cytokine expression Peroxisome proliferator-activated αSMA expression, receptor gamma (PPARy) [12] proliferation, phagocytosis Intracellular calcium modulation PSC activation [33-35]

have been shown to inhibit PSC proliferation and ECM synthesis [28,29]. Interestingly, trametinib also decreases the expression of two autocrine mediators of PSC activation, IL-6 and TGF β [29].

Several intracellular signaling pathways that mediate PSC activation or quiescence have now been identified (listed and referenced in Table 10.3). It is important to note that although numerous discrete pathways regulating PSC functions have been identified, there is significant cross-talk between the major signaling pathways, such that modulation of one can affect the functions of the other [30-32]. This built-in redundancy has to be taken into account during any development of novel therapies targeting PSC signaling pathways. Furthermore, studies have now indicated that a number of the signaling pathways described converge into a common secondary messenger system within the PSC, namely intracellular calcium [33-35]. Attention has also been focused in recent times on microRNA, which are small, noncoding RNA implicated in cell functions such as proliferation, differentiation, apoptosis, and protein synthesis. Significant differences between the micro-RNA profiles of quiescent cells and activated PSC have been reported, relevant to development and growth, movement, and survival of cells [36]. Other investigators have identified miR-15b and -16 as regulators of PSC apoptosis via their effects on the antiapoptotic factor Bcl-2 [37] and miR21 as a possible cofactor in connective tissue growth factor (CCN2)-mediated PSC activation [38].

The role of PSC in pathologic pancreatic fibrogenesis has been studied mainly with respect to three disease conditions of the gland—acute pancreatitis, chronic pancreatitis, and pancreatic cancer. Whereas the last two are characterized by the presence of abundant fibrous deposits within the pancreas, the first, acute pancreatitis, is well acknowledged as a self-limiting disease in a majority of patients. As described in the following, PSC play a critical role, not only in the pathologic fibrosis of chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer, but also in the regeneration/repair of the pancreas after acute pancreatitis.

Acute Pancreatitis

PSC proliferation is evident early in acute pancreatitis in response to the cytokines and chemokines secreted by damaged acinar cells and inflammatory cells [39]. Studies using chimeric models indicate that while the increased numbers of PSC observed in the inflamed pancreas are due predominantly to local proliferation of resident PSC, a small proportion (7–18%) of the PSC population may be derived from circulating bone marrow cells [40]. The activated PSC population produces increased ECM proteins that provide a scaffold and physical support for the regenerating ductal and acinar cells during the repair phase of acute pancreatitis. It is now well demonstrated that the ECM is critical for appropriate, integrin-mediated interactions between cell membranes and the surrounding matrix, which in turn is essential for cell differentiation and growth [41]. Indeed, using conditional β 1-integrin knockout animals, it has been shown that the absence of integrin receptor expression on PSC results in reduced ECM production, hampering acinar cell–ECM interactions, resulting in acinar apoptosis and reduced proliferation [42].

PSC may also play a central role during recovery from severe necrotizing pancreatitis [43]. Pancreatic sections from patients with severe necrotizing pancreatitis exhibit hypercellular regenerative spheres comprising vascular granulation tissue, ductular cells, residual lobular elements, and stellate cells. Sprouting outwards from the margins of these spheres into surrounding tissue are pilot ductules lined by flattened epithelial cells and surrounded by a mantle of stellate cells. It has been speculated that this mantle of PSC provides the essential stimulus for proliferation of the cells lining the pilot ductules and for their differentiation into mature acinar and duct cells, thereby facilitating pancreatic regeneration.

An essential step for complete recovery of the gland from an acute inflammatory state to a normal pancreas is the removal of excess ECM within the gland and restitution of cell populations to their normal relative proportions. PSC play a role in fibrolysis via their capacity to produce the matrix-degrading enzymes MMP. Loss of excess PSC may occur via (i) apoptosis, (ii) reversion to quiescence, as is demonstrable upon treatment with the retinol metabolite all-*trans*-retinoic acid [21,22] or vitamin D receptor ligand calcipotriol [27]; and/or (iii) senescence, as reported by Fitzner et al. [44] in a model of dibutyltin chloride (DBTC)induced pancreatitis.

Chronic Pancreatitis

Chronic necroinflammation of the pancreas (chronic pancreatitis) is characterized histologically by abundant fibrosis that surrounds islands of atrophied acini and distorted pancreatic ducts [45]. Over the past 15 years, *in vitro* and *in vivo* studies have helped characterize the central role of PSC in this process.

The earliest studies involved histologic and immunohistochemical staining of pancreatic sections from patients with chronic pancreatitis [2,16]. Dual staining for collagen and the PSC activation marker α SMA (using Sirius Red stain and immunohistochemistry, respectively) demonstrated colocalization of both stains in the same cells, indicating the presence of activated PSC in fibrotic areas of the pancreas [16] (Fig. 10.2). More importantly, dual staining for α SMA and procollagen mRNA clearly demonstrated that activated PSC were the predominant source of collagen I in the fibrotic pancreas [16].

During chronic pancreatitis, PSC are likely activated by numerous factors, including (i) the profibrogenic growth factor TGF β , which is found to be highly expressed in spindle-shaped cells within fibrotic areas and also in acinar cells adjacent to the areas of fibrosis (but not in acinar cells away from fibrotic areas), supporting the notion that TGF^β exerts paracrine and autocrine effects on PSC to stimulate cell activation [16]; (ii) platelet-derived growth factor (PDGF) - the receptor for this mitogenic and chemotactic factor is upregulated in fibrotic areas, thereby providing a possible mechanism for the observed increase in proliferation and migration of PSC to injured areas during pancreatic necroinflammation [16]; (iii) nerve growth factor (NGF), which has been demonstrated in PSC in areas of fibrosis, and which has been implicated in the pain of chronic pancreatitis via its ability to induce neurite growth [46]; and (iv) oxidative stress, as evidenced by increased staining of oxidant stress marker 4-hydroxvnonenal [47].

Although studies with human tissue offer a point-intime snapshot of the presence of activated PSC and relevant activating factors in situ, it is only through animal studies that chronological events in the development of fibrosis and the role of PSC in fibrogenesis have been able to be chronicled. Numerous different mouse and rat models of experimental chronic pancreatitis/pancreatic fibrosis have been reported in the literature (for a review, see [48]). Approaches to induce fibrosis in these models include (i) causing repetitive acute pancreatic injury (based on knowledge of the necrosisfibrosis sequence of injury) by repeated injections of caerulein [49] or superoxide dismutase inhibitor [50]; (ii) injecting toxins into the pancreatic duct [16,51]; (iii) exposure of animals to chronic ethanol administration followed by secondary challenge with caerulein [52,53], cyclosporin [54], or endotoxin [11] (the last is considered to be a more physiologically relevant approach given the well-demonstrated increase in serum endotoxin levels in heavy drinkers [55]); (iv) transgenic methods involving overexpression of cytokines or profibrogenic factors such as IL-1β, TGFβ, and heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor (HB-EGF) [56,57]. Rats developing spontaneous chronic pancreatitis (WBN-Kob rats [58]) and type 2 diabetes (Goto-Kakizaki rats) [6] have also been used.

Space limitations preclude a detailed discussion of the described models. However, the overall results of all of the studies indicate that known PSC-activating factors (TGF β , PDGF, oxidant stress, etc.) are upregulated early during pancreatic injury, leading to PSC activation (as evidenced by proliferation and increased ECM synthesis). The increased numbers of PSC are mainly sourced from the resident PSC population, although a small

fraction (5–18%) may be derived from pluripotent circulating bone marrow cells [59]. As mentioned earlier, the ability of activated PSC to secrete endogenous cytokines that act on the cells via an autocrine loop helps to perpetuate PSC activation, ultimately resulting in pathologic fibrosis.

Whereas the majority of the described models were focused on the role of PSC in fibrosis of the exocrine pancreas, recent reports suggest a role for PSC in the fibrosis of endocrine pancreas also. Studies with rodent models of diabetes (Goto-Kakizaki rats [6] and db/db mice [60]) have demonstrated activated PSC within fibrotic areas in and around the islets of Langerhans. PSC have been shown to inhibit insulin secretion by beta cells and also to stimulate beta-cell apoptosis; these detrimental effects of PSC on beta cells are aggravated by hyperglycemia [61]. Indeed, repeated caerulein injections have been reported to cause more severe chronic pancreatitis in hyperglycemic mice than in normoglycemic mice [62]. These findings suggest the presence of a positive feedback loop between PSC and islet cell function and support an active role for PSC in the diabetes of chronic pancreatitis.

Reversal of Pancreatic Fibrosis

The advances made over the past decade in our understanding of PSC biology, particularly with regard to their key roles in the fibrosis of chronic pancreatitis, have underpinned recent research efforts to develop targeted approaches to inhibit the process of PSC activation, so as to prevent, retard, and/or reverse the fibrogenic process, thereby limiting disease progression. To date, most of these novel treatments have been utilized mostly in experimental models and involve (i) inhibition of profibrogenic growth factors TGFβ and tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF α) [63–65]; (ii) antioxidants such as vitamin E [66], ellagic acid, a plant polyphenol [67], and salvianolic acid, a herbal medicine [68]; (iii) protease inhibitors [69]; (iv) modulation of signaling molecules (e.g., troglitazone binding to the peroxisome proliferator receptor gamma, PPARy [26]; retinoic acid-induced PSC guiescence via suppression of the Wnt-catenin pathway [22]); (v) inhibition of collagen synthesis by targeted treatment of PSC with collagen siRNA [70]; (vi) an anthraquinone derivative Rhein [24] and a flavonoid, apigenin [71]; (vii) a prostacyclin analogue ONO-1301, which inhibits proinflammatory and profibrogenic cytokine production [72]; and (viii) in the case of alcoholic pancreatitis, withdrawal of alcohol administration [73]. This list of potential treatments is an exciting step forward in the field, one that is expected to drive the development of clinical trials that can assess the efficacy of such approaches in the treatment of human chronic pancreatitis.

Pancreatic Cancer

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) is characterized by an abundant stromal/desmoplastic reaction that surrounds tumor elements. This fibrotic stroma comprises extracellular matrix proteins including collagen type I, fibronectin, and laminin, noncollagenous factors such as glycoaminoglycans (e.g., hyaluronan), glycoproteins, and proteoglycans, and several cell types, including stellate cells, endothelial cells, neural elements and immune cells. Studies with human pancreatic cancer sections involving dual staining for PSC-selective markers and in situ hybridization for collagen mRNA, have now unequivocally established that PSC are the major source of the fibrosis of pancreatic cancer [74] (Fig. 10.3). Furthermore, activated PSC have been identified surrounding the earliest (premalignant) lesions of pancreatic cancer, namely pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms (PanIN), indicating that PSC activation is an early feature in carcinogenesis [75]. Interestingly, an association has been reported between the extent of activated PSC in the stroma and poor clinical outcome (as assessed by overall survival) [76,77].

It is increasingly evident that the role of PSC in pancreatic cancer extends beyond merely producing the fibrotic stroma. Using *in vitro* (cocultured PSC and cancer cells) and *in vivo* (subcutaneous xenografts, orthotopic implants, genetically engineered models) approaches, a close bidirectional interaction between PSC and cancer cells has been identified, which facilitates local tumor growth and distant metastasis (for a review, see [78]). Pancreatic cancer cells induce PSC activation, as evidenced by increased proliferation, ECM production, and migration. These effects are mediated by factors such as TGF_β, fibroblast growth factor (FGF), PDGF [79], cyclooxygenase 2 (COX-2, the enzyme involved in conversion of arachidonic acid to prostaglandin) [80], and trefoil factor 1 (TFF1, a stable secretory protein that is upregulated in pancreatic cancer but not expressed in the normal pancreas) [81]. In turn, PSC significantly increase pancreatic cancer cell proliferation, while at the same time inhibiting their apoptosis, thereby increasing cancer cell survival. PSC also stimulate cancer cell migration, an effect that is associated with enhanced epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) of cancer cells (as demonstrated by increased expression of mesenchymal markers such as Snail and vimentin associated with a corresponding decrease in the expression of epithelial markers such as E-cadherin) [82]. In addition, PSC have been shown to induce stemness in cancer cells-such a stem-cell niche is thought to be responsible for the wellknown propensity of pancreatic cancer for recurrence [83]. Ikenaga et al. [84] identified a subset of cancerassociated PSC that have significantly more aggressive effects on cancer cell migration and proliferation than the parent population. This PSC subset exhibits increased expression of CD10 (a cell membrane-associated matrix metalloproteinase), which is capable of degrading basement membrane, thereby facilitating invasion into surrounding tissue and also into blood vessels. PSC-induced cancer cell proliferation is mediated, at least in part, by PDGF [85], while hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) plays a role in PSC-induced cancer cell migration [86]. Other candidate factors that require further study as possible



Figure 10.3 Low- and high-power views of a human pancreatic cancer section dual stained for alpha smooth muscle actin (α SMA) and collagen mRNA: immunostaining for α SMA (brown) combined with *in situ* hybridization for collagen mRNA (blue) reveals colocalization of the two stains in stromal areas of the section with no staining in tumor cells. This pattern of staining indicates that pancreatic stellate cells are the main source of collagen in pancreatic cancer stroma. *Source:* Apte et al. 2004 [74]. Reproduced with permission of Wolters Kluwer Health.

mediators include insulin-like growth factor (IGF), epithermal growth factor (EGF), TGF β , and other proinflammatory cytokines. Interactions of PSC with other cell types in the stroma, such as endothelial cells (influencing angiogenesis), immune cells (facilitating immune evasion), and neuronal cells, are being increasingly described, but are beyond the scope of this chapter (for a review, see [87]).

The fibrotic stroma is thought to contribute to chemoresistance by acting as a physical barrier to the penetration of drugs to the cancer cells. However, accumulating data indicate that PSC may also directly influence the response of cancer cells to chemotherapeutic agents via the production of stromal-derived factor 1α (SDF- 1α), which acts on its receptor CXCR4 on cancer cells to phosphorylate downstream signaling pathways including mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) in cancer cells. This induces the production of IL-6 by cancer cells, which exerts an autocrine effect to protect the cells from gemcitabineinduced apoptosis [88]. PSC themselves have been shown to survive chemoradiation and to exhibit an even more activated phenotype post-treatment, a feature that may enable the cells to induce proliferation of residual cancer stem-cell niches, thereby aiding cancer recurrence [89].

Although the weight of evidence to date supports a facilitatory role for PSC in pancreatic cancer progression, this tumor-permissive function of PSC has been brought into question by two recent studies reporting that conditional depletion of α SMA myofibroblasts [90] or targeting a specific signaling pathway (hedgehog pathway) [91] in mouse models of pancreatic cancer paradoxically resulted in reduced survival of animals. These discrepant findings may be explained by the possibility that the impact of PSC on cancer behavior is a dynamic and stage-dependent process. The presence of activated PSC at the earliest stages of pancreatic cancer (PanIN) may represent a protective reaction within the gland as the fibrosis laid by the PSC attempts to sequester the malignant cells from the normal pancreas. As the disease progresses, cancer cells can overcome this "protective" barrier and recruit PSC to their own advantage, converting them into "helper" cells.

Therapeutic targeting of PSC and the microenvironment to improve pancreatic cancer outcome have

References

- 1 Apte MV, Haber PS, Applegate TL et al. Periacinar stellate shaped cells in rat pancreas identification, isolation, and culture. Gut 1998;43:128–133.
- 2 Bachem MG, Schneider E, Gross H et al. Identification, culture, and characterization of pancreatic stellate cells

attracted significant attention in recent years. These studies have mostly involved preclinical models of pancreatic cancer, although a few have progressed to early clinical trials, with encouraging, albeit modest, results. An exhaustive discussion of this work is not within the scope of this chapter (for reviews, see [87,92]). However, given that (i) targeting cancer cells alone has failed to improve patient outcome for several decades and (ii) the influence of the stroma on cancer biology is becoming increasingly clear, there is general agreement in the field that it would be reasonable to consider measures to modulate PSC behavior as novel treatment options for pancreatic cancer.

Conclusion

In summary, it is now unequivocally established that the cells responsible for fibrogenesis in the pancreas are pancreatic stellate cells (PSC). In health, PSC maintain a fine balance between ECM production and degradation, thereby ensuring normal ECM turnover in the gland. Accumulating evidence suggests that PSC may also have additional roles in the healthy pancreas as progenitor cells, immune cells, and intermediary cells in CCKregulated pancreatic exocrine secretion. In diseased states, PSC are transformed into an activated myofibroblast-like state, producing excessive amounts of ECM proteins. When the activation of PSC is limited, as in resolving acute pancreatitis, PSC can aid the regenerative/repair process. However, perpetuated activation of the cells, as seen in chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer, ultimately leads to pathologic fibrosis. Notably, it is now becoming increasingly evident that PSC have functions beyond the fibrotic process in both chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. In chronic pancreatitis, PSC have been shown to promote islet (beta) cell dysfunction, whereas in pancreatic cancer, PSC interact closely with cancer cells and other stromal cells such as endothelial cells and immune cells to influence cancer progression. Understanding the biology of these multifunctional PSC will underpin the development of novel therapeutic approaches for difficult-to-treat fibrotic diseases of the pancreas such as chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer.

in rats and humans. Gastroenterology 1998;115:421–432.

3 Vonlaufen A, Phillips PA, Xu ZH et al. Isolation of quiescent human pancreatic stellate cells; a useful in vitro tool to study hPSC biology. Pancreatology 2010;10:434–443.

- **4** Watari N, Hotta Y, Mabuchi Y. Morphological studies on a vitamin A-storing cell and its complex with macrophage observed in mouse pancreatic tissues following excess vitamin A administration. Okajimas Folia Anat Jpn 1982;58:837–858.
- **5** Ikejiri N. The vitamin A-storing cells in the human and rat pancreas. Kurume Med J 1990;37:67–81.
- **6** Zha M, Xu W, Jones PM et al. Isolation and characterization of human islet stellate cells. Exp Cell Res 2016;314:61–66.
- 7 Wake K. Perisinusoidal stellate cells (fat-storing cells, interstitial cells, lipocytes), their related structure in and around the liver sinusoids, and vitamin A-storing cells in extrahepatic organs. Int Rev Cytol 1980;66:303–353.
- 8 Phillips PA, McCarroll JA, Park S et al. Pancreatic stellate cells secrete matrix metalloproteinases implications for extracellular matrix turnover. Gut 2003;52:275–282.
- **9** Phillips PA, Yang L, Shulkes A et al. Pancreatic stellate cells produce acetylcholine and may play a role in pancreatic exocrine secretion. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2010;107:17397–17402.
- 10 Masamune A, Kikuta K, Watanabe T et al. Pancreatic stellate cells express Toll-like receptors. J Gastroenterol 2008;43:352–362.
- 11 Vonlaufen A, Xu ZH, Joshi S et al. Bacterial endotoxin – a trigger factor for alcoholic pancreatitis? Findings of a novel physiologically relevant model. Gastroenterology 2007;133:1293–1303.
- 12 Shimizu K, Kobayashi M, Tahara J et al. Cytokines and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma ligand regulate phagocytosis by pancreatic stellate cells. Gastroenterology 2005;128:2105–2118.
- 13 Kordes C, Sawitza I, Haussinger D. Hepatic and pancreatic stellate cells in focus. Biol Chem 2009;390:1003–1012.
- 14 Mato E, Lucas M, Petriz J et al. Identification of a pancreatic stellate cell population with properties of progenitor cells: new role for stellate cells in the pancreas. Biochem J 2009;421:181–191.
- **15** Apte M, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Pancreatic stellate cell: physiologic role, role in fibrosis and cancer. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2015;31:416–423.
- 16 Haber P, Keogh G, Apte M et al. Activation of pancreatic stellate cells in human and experimental pancreatic fibrosis. Am J Pathol 1999;155:1087–1095.
- 17 Andoh A, Takaya H, Saotome T et al. Cytokine regulation of chemokine (IL-8, MCP-1, and RANTES) gene expression in human pancreatic periacinar myofibroblasts. Gastroenterology 2000;119:211–219.
- 18 Karger A, Fitzner B, Brock P et al. Molecular insights into connective tissue growth factor action in rat pancreatic stellate cells. Cell Signal 2008;20:1865–1872.

- 19 Shek FW, Benyon RC, Walker FM et al. Expression of transforming growth factor-β1 by pancreatic stellate cells and its implications for matrix secretion and turnover in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Pathol 2002;160:1787–1798.
- **20** Uchida M, Ito T, Nakamura T et al. Pancreatic stellate cells and CX3CR1: occurrence in normal pancreas and acute and chronic pancreatitis and effect of their activation by a CX3CR1 agonist. Pancreas 2014;43:708–719.
- 21 McCarroll JA, Phillips PA, Santucci N et al. Vitamin A induces quiescence in culture-activated pancreatic stellate cells – potential as an anti-fibrotic agent? Pancreas 2003;27:396.
- 22 Xiao W, Jiang W, Shen J et al. Retinoic acid ameliorates pancreatic fibrosis and inhibits the activation of pancreatic stellate cells in mice with experimental chronic pancreatitis via suppressing the Wnt/betacatenin signaling pathway. PLoS ONE 2015;10:e0141462.
- **23** Masamune A, Suzuki N, Kikuta K et al. Curcumin blocks activation of pancreatic stellate cells. J Cell Biochem 2006;97:1080–1093.
- 24 Tsang SW, Bian ZX. Anti-fibrotic and anti-tumorigenic effects of rhein, a natural anthraquinone derivative, in mammalian stellate and carcinoma cells. Phytother Res 2015;29:407–414.
- **25** Gao X, Cao Y, Staloch DA et al. Bone morphogenetic protein signaling protects against cerulein-induced pancreatic fibrosis. PLoS ONE 2014;9:e89114.
- **26** Shimizu K, Shiratori K, Kobayashi M et al. Troglitazone inhibits the progression of chronic pancreatitis and the profibrogenic activity of pancreatic stellate cells via a PPARgamma-independent mechanism. Pancreas 2004;29:67–74.
- 27 Sherman MH, Yu RT, Engle DD et al. Vitamin D receptor-mediated stromal reprogramming suppresses pancreatitis and enhances pancreatic cancer therapy. Cell 2014;159:80–93.
- 28 Elsner A, Lange F, Fitzner B et al. Distinct antifibrogenic effects of erlotinib, sunitinib and sorafenib on rat pancreatic stellate cells. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:7914–7925.
- **29** Witteck L, Jaster R. Trametinib and dactolisib but not regorafenib exert antiproliferative effects on rat pancreatic stellate cells. Hepatobil Pancreat Dis Int 2015;14:642–650.
- 30 Masamune A, Shimosegawa T. Signal transduction in pancreatic stellate cells. J Gastroenterol 2009;44:249–260.
- **31** McCarroll J, Phillips P, Santucci N et al. Alcoholic pancreatic fibrosis: role of the phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase (PI3-K) and protein kinase C (PKC) pathways in pancreatic stellate cells. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;29:347.

- 32 McCarroll JA, Phillips PA, Kumar RK et al. Pancreatic stellate cell migration: role of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3-kinase) pathway. Biochem Pharmacol 2004;67:1215–1225.
- **33** Gryshchenko O, Gerasimenko JV, Gerasimenko OV et al. Ca^{2+} signals mediated by bradykinin type 2 receptors in normal pancreatic stellate cells can be inhibited by specific Ca^{2+} channel blockade. J Physiol 2016;594:281–293.
- **34** Hennigs JK, Seiz O, Spiro J et al. Molecular basis of P2-receptor-mediated calcium signaling in activated pancreatic stellate cells. Pancreas 2011;40:740–746.
- 35 Won JH, Zhang Y, Ji B et al. Phenotypic changes in mouse pancreatic stellate cell Ca²⁺ signaling events following activation in culture and in a disease model of pancreatitis. Mol Biol Cell 2011;22:421–436.
- 36 Masamune A, Nakano E, Hamada S et al. Alteration of the microRNA expression profile during the activation of pancreatic stellate cells. Scand J Gastroenterol 2014;49:323–331.
- **37** Shen J, Wan R, Hu G et al. miR-15b and miR-16 induce the apoptosis of rat activated pancreatic stellate cells by targeting Bcl-2 in vitro. Pancreatology 2012;12:91–99.
- 38 Charrier A, Chen R, Chen L et al. Connective tissue growth factor (CCN2) and microRNA-21 are components of a positive feedback loop in pancreatic stellate cells (PSC) during chronic pancreatitis and are exported in PSC-derived exosomes. J Cell Commun Signal 2014;8:147–156.
- **39** Elsasser HP, Adler G, Kern HF. Time course and cellular source of pancreatic regeneration following acute pancreatitis in the rat. Pancreas 1986;1:421–429.
- **40** Sparmann G, Kruse ML, Hofmeister-Mielke N et al. Bone marrow-derived pancreatic stellate cells in rats. Cell Res 2010;20:288–298.
- **41** Brizzi MF, Tarone G, Defilippi P. Extracellular matrix, integrins, and growth factors as tailors of the stem cell niche. Curr Opin Cell Biol 2012;24:645–651.
- **42** Riopel MM, Li J, Liu S et al. β1 integrin–extracellular matrix interactions are essential for maintaining exocrine pancreas architecture and function. Lab Invest 2012;93:31–40.
- **43** Zimmermann A, Gloor B, Kappeler A et al. Pancreatic stellate cells contribute to regeneration early after acute necrotising pancreatitis in humans. Gut 2002;51:574–578.
- **44** Fitzner B, Muller S, Walther M et al. Senescence determines the fate of activated rat pancreatic stellate cells. J Cell Mol Med 2012;16:2620–2630.
- **45** Kloppel G. Pathology of chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic pain. Acta Chir Scand 1990;156:261–265.
- **46** Friess H, Zhu ZW, di Mola FF et al. Nerve growth factor and its high-affinity receptor in chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1999;230:615–624.

- **47** Schneider E, Schmid-Kotsas A, Zhao J et al. Identification of mediators stimulating proliferation and matrix synthesis of rat pancreatic stellate cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2001;281:C532–C543.
- **48** Apte M, Pirola R, Wilson J. The fibrosis of chronic pancreatitis: new insights into the role of pancreatic stellate cells. Antioxid Redox Signal 2011;15:2711–2722.
- **49** Neuschwander-Tetri BA, Burton FR, Presti ME et al. Repetitive self-limited acute pancreatitis induces pancreatic fibrogenesis in the mouse. Dig Dis Sci 2000;45:665–674.
- **50** Matsumura N, Ochi K, Ichimura M et al. Study on free radicals and pancreatic fibrosis pancreatic fibrosis induced by repeated injections of superoxide dismutase inhibitor. Pancreas 2001;22:53–57.
- **51** Emmrich J, Weber I, Sparmann GH et al. Activation of pancreatic stellate cells in experimental chronic pancreatitis in rats. Gastroenterology 2000;118:A166.
- 52 Tsukamoto H, Towner SJ, Yu GS et al. Potentiation of ethanol-induced pancreatic injury by dietary fat. Induction of chronic pancreatitis by alcohol in rats. Am J Pathol 1988;131:246–257.
- 53 Uesugi T, Froh M, Gäbele E et al. Contribution of angiotensin II to alcohol-induced pancreatic fibrosis in rats. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2004;311:921–928.
- **54** Gukovsky I, Lugea A, Shahsahebi M et al. A rat model reproducing key pathological responses of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2008;294:G68–G79.
- 55 Fukui H, Brauner B, Bode JC et al. Plasma endotoxin concentrations in patients with alcoholic and nonalcoholic liver disease: reevaluation with an improved chromogenic assay. J Hepatol 1991;12:162–169.
- 56 Blaine SA, Ray KC, Branch KM et al. Epidermal growth factor receptor regulates pancreatic fibrosis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2009;297:G434–G441.
- 57 Marrache F, Tu SP, Bhagat G et al. Overexpression of interleukin-1beta in the murine pancreas results in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2008;135:1277–1287.
- 58 Ohashi K, Kim JH, Hara H et al. WBN/Kob rats. A new spontaneously occurring model of chronic pancreatitis. Int J Pancreatol 1990;6:231–247.
- **59** Watanabe T, Masamune A, Kikuta K et al. Bone marrow contributes to the population of pancreatic stellate cells in mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2009;297:G1138–G1146.
- **60** Xu W, Li W, Wang Y et al. Regenerating islet-derived protein 1 inhibits the activation of islet stellate cells isolated from diabetic mice. Oncotarget 2015;6:37054–37065.

- **61** Kikuta K, Masamune A, Hamada S et al. Pancreatic stellate cells reduce insulin expression and induce apoptosis in pancreatic beta-cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2013;433:292–297.
- 62 Zechner D, Knapp N, Bobrowski A et al. Diabetes increases pancreatic fibrosis during chronic inflammation. Exp Biol Med (Maywood, NJ) 2014;239:670–676.
- **63** Hughes CB, Gaber LW, Mohey el-Din AB et al. Inhibition of TNF alpha improves survival in an experimental model of acute pancreatitis. Am Surg 1996;62:8–13.
- **64** Menke A, Yamaguchi H, Gress TM et al. Extracellular matrix is reduced by inhibition of transforming growth factor beta1 in pancreatitis in the rat. Gastroenterology 1997;113:295–303.
- 65 Pereda J, Sabater L, Cassinello N et al. Effect of simultaneous inhibition of TNF-alpha production and xanthine oxidase in experimental acute pancreatitis: the role of mitogen activated protein kinases. Ann Surg 2004;240:108–116.
- 66 Gomez JA, Molero X, Vaquero E et al. Vitamin E attenuates biochemical and morphological features associated with development of chronic pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2004;287:G162–G169.
- **67** Suzuki N, Masamune A, Kikuta K et al. Ellagic acid inhibits pancreatic fibrosis in male Wistar Bonn/Kobori rats. Dig Dis Sci 2009;54:802–810.
- 68 Lu XL, Dong XY, Fu YB et al. Protective effect of salvianolic acid B on chronic pancreatitis induced by trinitrobenzene sulfonic acid solution in rats. Pancreas 2009;38:71–77.
- **69** Gibo J, Ito T, Kawabe K et al. Camostat mesilate attenuates pancreatic fibrosis via inhibition of monocytes and pancreatic stellate cells activity. Lab Invest 2005;85:75–89.
- **70** Ishiwatari H, Sato Y, Murase K et al. Treatment of pancreatic fibrosis with siRNA against a collagen-specific chaperone in vitamin A-coupled liposomes. Gut 2012;62:1328–1339.
- **71** Chen H, Mrazek AA, Wang X et al. Design, synthesis, and characterization of novel apigenin analogues that suppress pancreatic stellate cell proliferation in vitro and associated pancreatic fibrosis in vivo. Bioorg Med Chem 2014;22:3393–3404.
- 72 Niina Y, Ito T, Oono T et al. A sustained prostacyclin analog, ONO-1301, attenuates pancreatic fibrosis in experimental chronic pancreatitis induced by dibutyltin dichloride in rats. Pancreatology 2014;14:201–210.
- 73 Vonlaufen A, Phillips P, Xu ZH et al. Alcohol withdrawal promotes regression of pancreatic fibrosis via induction of pancreatic stellate cell (PSC apoptosis). Gut 2011;60:238–246.

- **74** Apte MV, Park S, Phillips PA et al. Desmoplastic reaction in pancreatic cancer: role of pancreatic stellate cells. Pancreas 2004;29:179–187.
- 75 Apte MV, Wilson JS, Lugea A et al. A starring role for stellate cells in the pancreatic cancer microenvironment. Gastroenterology 2013;144:1210–1219.
- 76 Erkan M, Michalski CW, Rieder S et al. The activated stroma index is a novel and independent prognostic marker in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;6:1155–1161.
- 77 Wang LM, Silva MA, D'Costa Z et al. The prognostic role of desmoplastic stroma in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Oncotarget 2016;7:4183–4194.
- **78** Apte MV, Xu Z, Pothula S et al. Pancreatic cancer: the microenvironment needs attention too! Pancreatology 2015;15:S32–S38.
- 79 Bachem MG, Schunemann M, Ramadani M et al. Pancreatic carcinoma cells induce fibrosis by stimulating proliferation and matrix synthesis of stellate cells. Gastroenterology 2005;128:907–921.
- **80** Yoshida S, Ujiki M, Ding XZ et al. Pancreatic stellate cells (PSCs) express cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) and pancreatic cancer stimulates COX-2 in PSCs. Mol Cancer 2005;4:27.
- **81** Arumugam T, Brandt W, Ramachandran V et al. Trefoil factor 1 stimulates both pancreatic cancer and stellate cells and increases metastasis. Pancreas 2011;40:815–822.
- **82** Kikuta K, Masamune A, Watanabe T et al. Pancreatic stellate cells promote epithelial–mesenchymal transition in pancreatic cancer cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2010;403:380–384.
- **83** Hamada S, Masamune A, Takikawa T et al. Pancreatic stellate cells enhance stem cell-like phenotypes in pancreatic cancer cells. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2012;421:349–354.
- 84 Ikenaga N, Ohuchida K, Mizumoto K et al. CD10⁺ pancreatic stellate cells enhance the progression of pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2010;139:1041– 1051, 1051.e1–8.
- **85** Xu Z, Vonlaufen A, Phillips PA et al. Role of pancreatic stellate cells in pancreatic cancer metastasis. Am J Pathol 2010;177:2585–2596.
- **86** Pothula SP, Xu Z, Goldstein D et al. Hepatocyte growth factor inhibition: a novel therapeutic approach in pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2016;114:269–280.
- **87** Pothula SP, Xu Z, Goldstein D et al. Key role of pancreatic stellate cells in pancreatic cancer. Cancer Lett 2016;381;194–200.
- 88 Zhang H, Wu H, Guan J et al. Paracrine SDF-1alpha signaling mediates the effects of PSCs on GEM chemoresistance through an IL-6 autocrine loop in pancreatic cancer cells. Oncotarget 2015;6:3085–3097.

- 116 Chapter 10
 - **89** Cabrera MC, Tilahun E, Nakles R et al. Human pancreatic cancer-associated stellate cells remain activated after in vivo chemoradiation. Front Oncol 2014;4:102.
 - **90** Ozdemir BC, Pentcheva-Hoang T, Carstens JL et al. Depletion of carcinoma-associated fibroblasts and fibrosis induces immunosuppression and accelerates pancreas cancer with reduced survival. Cancer Cell 2014;25:719–734.
 - **91** Rhim AD, Oberstein PE, Thomas DH et al. Stromal elements act to restrain, rather than support, pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer Cell 2014;25:735–747.
 - **92** Apte MV, Wilson JS. Dangerous liaisons: pancreatic stellate cells and pancreatic cancer cells. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;27(Suppl 2):69–74.
 - **93** Jaster R, Sparmann G, Emmrich J et al. Extracellular signal regulated kinases are key mediators of mitogenic signals in rat pancreatic stellate cells. Gut 2002;51:579–584.
 - 94 McCarroll JA, Phillips PA, Park S et al. Pancreatic stellate cell activation by ethanol and acetaldehyde: is it mediated by the mitogen-activated protein kinase signaling pathway? Pancreas 2003;27:150–160.

- **95** Shinozaki S, Ohnishi H, Hama K et al. Indian hedgehog promotes the migration of rat activated pancreatic stellate cells by increasing membrane type-1 matrix metalloproteinase on the plasma membrane. J Cell Physiol 2008;216:38–46.
- **96** Masamune A, Satoh M, Kikuta K et al. Activation of JAK-STAT pathway is required for platelet-derived growth factor-induced proliferation of pancreatic stellate cells. World J Gastroenterol 2005;11:3385–3391.
- **97** Ohnishi H, Miyata T, Yasuda H et al. Distinct roles of Smad2-, Smad3-, and ERK-dependent pathways in transforming growth factor-beta1 regulation of pancreatic stellate cellular functions. J Biol Chem 2004;279:8873–8878.
- 98 Masamune A, Kikuta K, Satoh M et al. Rho kinase inhibitors block activation of pancreatic stellate cells. Br J Pharmacol 2003;140:1292–1302.
- **99** Gukovskaya AS, Mouria M, Gukovsky I et al. Ethanol metabolism and transcription factor activation in pancreatic acinar cells in rats. Gastroenterology 2002;122:106–118.
- 100 Hu Y, Wan R, Yu G et al. Imbalance of Wnt/Dkk negative feedback promotes persistent activation of pancreatic stellate cells in chronic pancreatitis. PLoS ONE 2014;9:e95145.

Fibrogenesis of the Pancreas: The Role of Macrophages

Aida Habtezion

11

Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Stanford University School of Medicine, Stanford, CA, USA

Introduction

Macrophages are cells of the innate immune system and are highly efficient phagocytic cells that play a central role in tissue homeostasis, infection, inflammation, wound repair, and healing [1]. In addition to their phagocytic abilities, although not as efficient as their counterpart myeloid-derived dendritic cells, macrophages are also capable of antigen processing and can play an important role in promoting adaptive immune responses [2]. In disease states, however, macrophages can contribute to pathogenic roles that promote chronic inflammation and cancer [3]. Improved molecular and cellular techniques have led to the appreciation of phenotypic and functional macrophage diversity and a better understanding of their heterogeneity and highly dynamic nature with the capacity to respond readily to environmental changes.

Chronic pancreatitis is associated with pancreatic stellate cell activation and fibrosis. Both human and animal model studies show that macrophages are one of the major immune cell infiltrates in chronic pancreatitis [4– 6]. Experimental model findings also support the recruitment of these myeloid cells early on during disease development, suggesting an important role for macrophages in fibrogenesis. Ongoing destruction of the exocrine pancreas associated with chronic inflammation and activated pancreatic stellate cells leads to the development of fibrosis. Management of chronic pancreatitis with its progressive fibrosis that gradually replaces the organ remains a clinical challenge. In addition, patients with chronic pancreatitis have an increased risk of developing pancreatic cancer [7].

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), the most common and lethal form of pancreatic cancer, is also associated with a dense stromal reaction where fibrosis surrounds tumor areas [8]. Interestingly, macrophages are also the major immune cell infiltrate in PDAC and also in most solid tumors [9]. Tumor-associated macrophages (TAM) have distinct gene transcript profiles [10]; however, at least phenotypically, TAM resemble those infiltrating fibrotic areas in chronic pancreatitis and other fibrotic diseases. These observations suggest that similar mechanism(s), at least in part, are probably involved in both benign and malignant-associated fibrogenesis and analogous approaches potentially can target macrophages with goals of modulating fibrotic areas. This chapter focuses on the role of macrophages in fibrosis associated with chronic pancreatitis (independent of etiology) and pancreatic cancer based on the available evidence and body of literature.

Macrophages

Macrophages are highly efficient phagocytic myeloid cells discovered over a century ago by the Nobel Laureate Ilya Metchnikoff [11]. Circulating monocytes derived from bone marrow myeloid progenitors enter tissues and undergo differentiation into either macrophages or dendritic cells depending on the presence of local growth factors, cytokines, and exogenous or microbial signals [12]. Macrophages represent a highly functionally diverse and heterogeneous population and as a result are involved in health and many diseases [13,14]. Unlike terminally differentiated cells, they have the ability to respond to changes in environmental signals and alter their phenotypic and functional characteristics [15]. As a result, macrophages are highly diverse, dynamic, and a population with a high degree of plasticity that enables them to adjust to physiologic and pathologic changes.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Although macrophages exist along a functional and dynamic continuum, classically (M1 or type 1)- and alternatively (M2 or type 2)-activated macrophages are generally accepted as those on the extreme or opposite side of this continuum [13,14]. Other studies classify macrophages according to their functional role such as proinflammatory, profibrotic, proresolution or prowound healing, proresolving, and tissue regenerating [16–19]. For the purpose of this chapter, we will use the classically and alternatively activated (M1/M2) terms based on the general and common uses of these terminologies in the literature. Classically activated macrophages (M1) develop due to inflammatory signals such as IFNy or lipopolysaccharide (LPS) and as a result are associated with T helper (Th) type 1 immune responses and are involved in effector or proinflammatory functions. In contrast, the alternatively activated macrophages (M2) develop in response to Th2-type responses (cytokines such as IL-4 and IL-13) and are associated with immunosuppression, tissue repair, and wound healing [20].

M2 macrophages have been further subdivided into M2a, M2b, M2c, and M2d (also known as tumor-associated macrophages or TAM) [14,21,22] This subdivision is also based on gene, surface receptor, and cytokine expression (Fig. 11.1). M2a are induced by factors such as IL-4, IL-13, or IL-10 and are associated with antiparasitic, allergic, and Th2 responses, and have been termed "tissue reparative and wound healing" [13,20,23]. M2a



Figure 11.1 Macrophage–pancreatic stellate cell (PSC) interaction in promoting fibrogenesis [35]. Activated (a) and quiescent (q) PSC; classically (M1) and alternatively (M2) activated macrophages. PDGF, platelet-derived growth factor; TGF β , transforming growth factor beta.

are also associated with fibrosis. M2b (induced by IL-1, LPS, immune complexes or ICs) and M2c (induced by IL-10 and TGF β) are generally referred to as "regulatory" with pro- and anti-inflammatory properties, respectively [23–25]. M2c are also associated with tissue remodeling, fibrosis, and tumor promotion [23]. Relevant to the pancreas, chronic injury can lead to a dysregulated macrophage wound-healing response and development of pathologic fibrosis that impairs normal tissue function [26]. M2d or TAM, induced by tumor-enriched factors such as colony-stimulating factor 1 (CSF-1) and IL-6, promote tumor growth, invasion, and metastasis [27].

Origin and Characteristics of Pancreatic Macrophages

Experimental models using congenic mouse strains have allowed the separate tracing of donor and host cells in cell transfer studies. In addition, the use of bone marrow chimeras, parabiosis (conjoined animals in order to assess turnover of cells), and yolk sac or embryogenic cell transfers has allowed investigators to determine macrophage ontogeny in different tissues. Prior to the establishment of bone marrow, primitive hematopoiesis originating from yolk sac progenitor cells takes place (in the mouse embryo: E7.5) [28]. Interestingly, lineage-tracing analysis showed that adult brain-specific macrophages (microglia) are derived exclusively from the primitive yolk sac precursors [29]. In contrast, although yolk sac- and fetal liver-derived macrophages are present in the neonatal intestine, they do not persist into adulthood [30], suggesting that although the intestine is seeded by embryonic precursors, intestine macrophages are replenished by bone marrow-derived monocytes from the circulation throughout adulthood. The differences in brain and intestinal macrophage ontogeny highlight environment and context dependence, where recruitment of monocytes to the intestine, for example, is largely dependent on the presence of microbiota [30].

Although bone marrow and yolk sac-derived macrophages appear similar, Schulz et al. showed that although the transcription factor Myb was necessary for the development of monocytes and macrophages derived from hematopoietic stem cells or bone marrow, it was dispensable for the development of yolk sac-derived macrophages [31]. They also investigated macrophage origin in multiple tissue sites and found that a significant proportion of the pancreatic macrophages were derived from primitive hematopoiesis or yolk sac. More recently, Calderon et al. investigated the origin and characteristics of pancreas macrophages in the mouse in more detail [32]. In the steady state, the pancreas macrophages were long lived with minimal exchange with blood monocytes. Notably, macrophages in the interacinar parenchyma were distinct in origin and phenotype compared with those in the islets of Langerhans. Macrophages in the interacinar parenchyma were of alternatively activated phenotype or M2 and composed of two subgroups, one derived from yolk sac and the other from bone marrow precursors. Macrophages in the islets of Langerhans were derived from bone marrow stem cells but had minimal exchange with circulating monocytes and had a profile of classically activated macrophages or M1. These findings highlight and underscore the heterogeneity of the macrophage lineage not only in different organs but also within the microenvironment of a single tissue such as the pancreas. Nevertheless, under myeloablative conditions, pancreas-resident macrophages, regardless of their site of origin or microenvironmental location, were replaced with donor bone marrow-derived monocytes [32], indicating that under inflammatory conditions, circulating monocytes are likely to play an important role in reconstituting the tissue macrophages.

Role of Macrophages in Chronic Pancreatitis-Associated Fibrosis

Immune cell infiltrates are observed in fibrous areas of the pancreas in patients with chronic pancreatitis [33]. Macrophages are the most abundant myeloid cells in the inflamed pancreas in chronic pancreatitis [4,5,34]. Macrophages with alternatively activated profiles are found in high numbers in the fibrosis area and the vicinity of activated pancreatic stellate cells [5,35]. A marked increase in immune cell infiltrate has been reported in patients with Fibrogenesis of the Pancreas: The Role of Macrophages 119

alcohol-related chronic pancreatitis [36]. Using histologic staging of the pancreas of alcoholic patients, it was proposed that alcoholic chronic pancreatitis was initiated via a cytokine-mediated interaction between macrophages and myofibroblasts as a result of tissue injury [37]. In addition, the potential role of macrophages in fibrosis was demonstrated *in vitro* by LPS-activated macrophages that stimulated pancreatic stellate cell activation and collagen and also fibronectin synthesis [38]. Activation of pancreatic stellate cells was also observed when cocultured with macrophage cell lines [39].

Similar to findings in the human pancreas, macrophages are also present in the vicinity of areas of fibrosis in experimental models of chronic pancreatitis [6,35]. Unlike in acute pancreatitis, where classically activated macrohages (M1) are dominant, chronic pancreatitis is dominated by alternatively activated macrophages (M2) [35]. Coculture of pancreatic stellate cells with M2- as opposed to M1-polarized macrophages significantly upregulates stellate cell fibrosis genes. Moreover, pancreatic stellate cells were shown to secrete Th2 cytokines in culture and influence macrophage polarization toward M2. In addition, alternatively activated macrophages (M2) were also more efficient than classically activated macrophages (M1) at activating pancreatic stellate cells, indicating that a feed-forward process and interaction between pancreatic stellate cells and macrophages exist in chronic pancreatitis (Fig. 11.2).

The functional significance of alternative macrohpage polarization in fibrogenesis is also emphasized by the fact that blockade of macrophage IL-4 receptor signaling via genetic and pharmacologic means inhibits progression of experimental chronic pancreatitis-associated fibrosis *in*

Figure 11.2 Macrophage phenotypic and functional heterogeneity [3,10,13,20,23,25]. The diagram depicts stimulating conditions that induce M1 and M2 functional subtypes that upregulate unique receptor and cytokine expressions. CD206, mannose receptor: FCER, highaffinity IgE or Fc epsilon receptor; IC, immune complexes; iNOS, inducible nitric oxide synthase; IL, interleukin; M1, classically and M2, alternatively activated macrophage subsets; CSF-1, colonystimulating factor 1; LIF, leukemia inhibitory factor; LPS, lipopolysaccharide; Th, T helper; TAM, tissue-associated macrophage; TLR, toll-like receptor; TGF β , transforming growth factor beta; $TNF\alpha$, tumor necrosis factor alpha; VEGF, vascular endothelial growth factor.



Anti-inflammatory, Th2 responses, tissue remodeling wound healing, fibrogenesis, tumor promotion

vivo [1]. Moreover, inhibition of IL-4 receptor signaling using peptide-targeting IL-4/IL-13 also was effective in decreasing the progression of fibrosis in established disease. This mechanism offers a potential therapeutic target that alters macrophage–pancreatic stellate cell interaction and alter the natural progression of fibrosis, at least as observed in animal models of chronic pancreatitis. The IL-4 receptor pathway and blocking peptide findings were also consistent with *ex vivo* experiments that used primary human macrophages and pancreatic stellate cell cocultures, demonstrating potential future translation to clinical application [6]. However, future clinical studies are crucial to test the validity and efficacy in patients with chronic pancreatitis.

Addition of alcohol feeding to caerulein treatment in a model of chronic pancreatitis had a combined effect on the upregulation of macrophage arginase-1 expression [40]. Arginase-1 is a urea cycle enzyme, which converts L-arginine into L-ornithine and urea, and is generally accepted as a protypic M2 marker [13]. L-Ornithine is thought to enter polyamine and collagen synthesis, thus promoting fibrosis and wound healing [41]. Hence alcohol likely further promotes fibrosis, at least in part, via induction of arginase-1 expressing alternatively activated macrophages. Many studies have demonstrated the importance of nuclear factor kappa light-chain enhancer of activated B cells (NFkB) activation in pancreatitis. Sustained activation of NFkB results in chronic pancreatitis [42,43]. The contribution of macrophages is further emphasized by the requirement for myeloid and not acinar NFkB activation in promoting fibrosis in experimental chronic pancreatitis [44].

Macrophages contribute not only to fibrogenesis but also to the remodeling of fibrotic areas. Macrophages, in particular alternatively activated or M2-like macrophages, were shown to be critical in degrading and remodeling collagen scaffolds in models of skin fibrosis [45]. Other tissue model systems have also shown that macrophages produce metalloproteinases and other enzymes that degrade the fibrotic extracellular matrix and thus facilitate the resolution of fibrosis [17,46,47]. Further investigations are needed to identify conditions and define mechanisms that lead to the opposing roles of macrophages in fibrosis generation and degradation. These studies are likely to offer methods via which fibrosis can be modulated to alter chronic pancreatitis-associated fibrosis progression.

Role of Macrophages in Pancreatic Cancer-Associated Fibrosis

A strong desmoplastic reaction surrounds PDAC areas and poses a major therapeutic challenge [8,48]. Juxtatumoral stroma is enriched by tumor-infiltrating macrophages and fibroblasts, highlighting the significance and pathogenic role of macrophages in PDAC [49]. Macrophages are major immune cells infiltrating many solid tumors and their presence is associated with cancer prognosis. In fact, an increase in PDAC-infiltrating macrophage burden is associated with a poor patient outcome [50]. Consistent with the profibrogenic role of M2, increased tumor infiltration with M2-polarized macrophages was associated with shorter survival, whereas the presence of M1-polarized macrophages was associated with longer survival in patients with PDAC [51].

Increases in extracellular matrix protein were observed with progression of pancreatic cancer and correlated with increases in myofibroblasts and macrophages in both human and mouse PDAC studies [39]. In that report, *in vitro* coculture findings suggested cross-regulation between macrophages and pancreatic stellate cells. In another study, immune-targeted therapy (antibody-based CD40 agonist) in experimental models of PDAC led to the re-education of macrophages, immune activation, and altered tumor stroma that were associated with improved response to chemotherapy [52,53]. These studies suggest that targeting tumor-infiltrating macrophages is likely to alter fibrogenesis in pancreatic cancer and improve chemotherapy response.

Conclusion

Macrophages need to be evaluated in the context of the environment and settings owing to their heterogenity and dynamic nature. Alternatively activated macrophages play an important role in matrix synthesis and degradation, making these cells an attractive future target for modulating fibrosis in pancreatic diseases. Experimental models so far have elucidated the critical role played by macrophages in fibrogenesis and the interaction of macrophages especially with pancreatic stellate cells to promote fibrosis. Studies have shown that pancreatic stellate cells and alternatively activated macrophages influence fibrogenesis in a feed-forward process. Recent studies have highlighted the dynamic nature of macrophages, although more studies are needed to understand the natural course of fibrotic pancreatic diseases and macrophage heterogeneity during disease development and progression. Moreover, studies are needed to understand macrophage behavior and pancreas-specific regulators of macrophage function during mild versus severe inflammation and during early and late disease. The ability of macrophages to be reprogrammed, sense environmental signals, and interact with and impact pancreatic stellate cell behavior makes them a suitable candidate to target in order to alter fibrogenesis.

References

- Shi C, Pamer EG. Monocyte recruitment during infection and inflammation. Nat Rev Immunol 2011;11(11):762–774.
- **2** Chawla A, Nguyen KD, Goh YP. Macrophage-mediated inflammation in metabolic disease. Nat Rev Immunol 2011;11(11):738–749.
- **3** Murray PJ, Wynn TA. Protective and pathogenic functions of macrophage subsets. Nat Rev Immunol 2011;11(11):723–737.
- 4 Emmrich J, Weber I, Nausch M et al. Immunohistochemical characterization of the pancreatic cellular infiltrate in normal pancreas, chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic carcinoma. Digestion 1998;59(3):192–198.
- 5 Goecke H, Forssmann U, Uguccioni M et al. Macrophages infiltrating the tissue in chronic pancreatitis express the chemokine receptor CCR5. Surgery 2000;128(5):806–814.
- **6** Deng X, Wang L, Elm MS et al. Chronic alcohol consumption accelerates fibrosis in response to cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Am J Pathol 2005;166(1):93–106.
- 7 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Cavallini G et al. Pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Pancreatitis Study Group. N Engl J Med 1993;328(20):1433–1437.
- 8 Feig C, Gopinathan A, Neesse A, Chan DS, Cook N, Tuveson DA. The pancreas cancer microenvironment. Clin Cancer Res 2012;18(16):4266–4276.
- **9** Lewis CE, Pollard JW. Distinct role of macrophages in different tumor microenvironments. Cancer Res 2006;66(2):605–612.
- 10 Lawrence T, Natoli G. Transcriptional regulation of macrophage polarization: enabling diversity with identity. Nat Rev Immunol 2011;11(11):750–761.
- 11 Nathan C. Metchnikoff's legacy in 2008. Nat Immunol 2008;9(7):695–698.
- 12 Tacke F, Randolph GJ. Migratory fate and differentiation of blood monocyte subsets. Immunobiology 2006;211(6–8):609–618.
- 13 Gordon S. Alternative activation of macrophages. Nat Rev Immunol 2003; 3(1): 23–35.
- 14 Mantovani A, Sica A, Sozzani S, Allavena P, Vecchi A, Locati M. The chemokine system in diverse forms of macrophage activation and polarization. Trends Immunol 2004;25(12):677–686.
- 15 Gratchev A, Kzhyshkowska J, Kothe K et al. Mphi1 and Mphi2 can be re-polarized by Th2 or Th1 cytokines, respectively, and respond to exogenous danger signals. Immunobiology 2006;211(6–8):473–486.
- **16** Pellicoro A, Ramachandran P, Iredale JP, Fallowfield JA. Liver fibrosis and repair: immune regulation of wound

healing in a solid organ. Nat Rev Immunol 2014;14(3):181–194.

- 17 Boorsma CE, Draijer C, Melgert BN. Macrophage heterogeneity in respiratory diseases. Mediators Inflamm 2013; 2013:769214.
- 18 Anders HJ, Ryu M. Renal microenvironments and macrophage phenotypes determine progression or resolution of renal inflammation and fibrosis. Kidney Int 2011;80(9):915–925.
- 19 Wynn TA, Vannella KM. Macrophages in tissue repair, regeneration, and fibrosis. Immunity 2016;44(3):450–462.
- 20 Mosser DM, Edwards JP. Exploring the full spectrum of macrophage activation. Nat Rev Immunol 2008;8(12):958–969.
- 21 Mantovani A, Sozzani S, Locati M, Allavena P, Sica A. Macrophage polarization: tumor-associated macrophages as a paradigm for polarized M2 mononuclear phagocytes. Trends Immunol 2002;23(11):549–555.
- 22 Duluc D, Delneste Y, Tan F et al. Tumor-associated leukemia inhibitory factor and IL-6 skew monocyte differentiation into tumor-associated macrophage-like cells. Blood 2007;110(13):4319–4330.
- 23 Martinez FO, Sica A, Mantovani A, Locati M. Macrophage activation and polarization. Front Biosci 2008;13:453–461.
- 24 Anderson CF, Mosser DM. Cutting edge: biasing immune responses by directing antigen to macrophage Fc gamma receptors. J Immunol 2002;168(8):3697–3701.
- 25 Martinez FO, Helming L, Gordon S. Alternative activation of macrophages: an immunologic functional perspective. Annu Rev Immunol 2009;27:451–483.
- **26** Wynn TA, Ramalingam TR. Mechanisms of fibrosis: therapeutic translation for fibrotic disease. Nat Med 2012;18(7):1028–1040.
- 27 Habtezion A, Edderkaoui M, Pandol SJ. Macrophages and pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer Lett 2016;381(1):211–216.
- 28 Orkin SH, Zon LI. Hematopoiesis: an evolving paradigm for stem cell biology. Cell 2008;132(4):631–644.
- 29 Ginhoux F, Greter M, Leboeuf M et al. Fate mapping analysis reveals that adult microglia derive from primitive macrophages. Science 2010;330(6005):841–845.
- **30** Bain CC, Bravo-Blas A, Scott CL et al. Constant replenishment from circulating monocytes maintains the macrophage pool in the intestine of adult mice. Nat Immunol 2014;15(10):929–937.

- **31** Schulz C, Gomez Perdiguero E, Chorro L et al. A lineage of myeloid cells independent of Myb and hematopoietic stem cells. Science 2012;336(6077):86–90.
- **32** Calderon B, Carrero JA, Ferris ST et al. The pancreas anatomy conditions the origin and properties of resident macrophages. J Exp Med 2015;212(10):1497–1512.
- **33** Kloppel G, Maillet B. Pathology of acute and chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 1993;8(6):659–670.
- 34 Saurer L, Reber P, Schaffner T et al. Differential expression of chemokines in normal pancreas and in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2000;118(2):356–367.
- **35** Xue J, Sharma V, Hsieh MH et al. Alternatively activated macrophages promote pancreatic fibrosis in chronic pancreatitis. Nat Commun 2015;6:7158.
- 36 Ectors N, Maillet B, Aerts R et al. Non-alcoholic duct destructive chronic pancreatitis. Gut 1997;41(2):263–268.
- 37 Detlefsen S, Sipos B, Feyerabend B, Kloppel G. Fibrogenesis in alcoholic chronic pancreatitis: the role of tissue necrosis, macrophages, myofibroblasts and cytokines. Mod Pathol 2006;19(8):1019–1026.
- 38 Schmid-Kotsas A, Gross HJ, Menke A et al. Lipopolysaccharide-activated macrophages stimulate the synthesis of collagen type I and C-fibronectin in cultured pancreatic stellate cells. Am J Pathol 1999;155(5):1749–1758.
- **39** Shi C, Washington MK, Chaturvedi R et al. Fibrogenesis in pancreatic cancer is a dynamic process regulated by macrophage–stellate cell interaction. Lab Invest 2014;94(4):409–421.
- 40 Xu S, Chheda C, Ouhaddi Y et al. Characterization of mouse models of early pancreatic lesions induced by alcohol and chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2015;44(6):882–887.
- **41** Munder M. Arginase: an emerging key player in the mammalian immune system. Br J Pharmacol 2009;158(3):638–651.
- 42 Sah RP, Dudeja V, Dawra RK, Saluja AK. Ceruleininduced chronic pancreatitis does not require intraacinar activation of trypsinogen in mice. Gastroenterology 2013;144(5):1076–1085.e2.

- **43** Sah RP, Dawra RK, Saluja AK. New insights into the pathogenesis of pancreatitis. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2013;29(5):523–530.
- 44 Treiber M, Neuhofer P, Anetsberger E et al. Myeloid, but not pancreatic, RelA/p65 is required for fibrosis in a mouse model of chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141(4):1473–1485, 1485.e1–7.
- **45** Madsen DH, Leonard D, Masedunskas A et al. M2-like macrophages are responsible for collagen degradation through a mannose receptor-mediated pathway. J Cell Biol 2013;202(6):951–966.
- 46 Duffield JS, Forbes SJ, Constandinou CM et al. Selective depletion of macrophages reveals distinct, opposing roles during liver injury and repair. J Clin Invest 2005;115(1):56–65.
- **47** Song E, Ouyang N, Horbelt M, Antus B, Wang M, Exton MS. Influence of alternatively and classically activated macrophages on fibrogenic activities of human fibroblasts. Cell Immunol 2000;204(1):19–28.
- 48 Olive KP, Jacobetz MA, Davidson CJ et al. Inhibition of Hedgehog signaling enhances delivery of chemotherapy in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer. Science 2009; 324(5933): 1457–1461.
- **49** Ricci F, Kern SE, Hruban RH, Iacobuzio-Donahue CA. Stromal responses to carcinomas of the pancreas: juxtatumoral gene expression conforms to the infiltrating pattern and not the biologic subtype. Cancer Biol Ther 2005;4(3):302–307.
- 50 Kurahara H, Shinchi H, Mataki Y et al. Significance of M2-polarized tumor-associated macrophage in pancreatic cancer. J Surg Res 2011;167(2):e211–e219.
- 51 Ino Y, Yamazaki-Itoh R, Shimada K et al. Immune cell infiltration as an indicator of the immune microenvironment of pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2013;108(4):914–923.
- **52** Beatty GL, Chiorean EG, Fishman MP et al. CD40 agonists alter tumor stroma and show efficacy against pancreatic carcinoma in mice and humans. Science 2011;331(6024):1612–1616.
- 53 Beatty GL, Winograd R, Evans RA et al. Exclusion of T cells from pancreatic carcinomas in mice is regulated by Ly6C(low) F4/80(+) extratumoral macrophages. Gastroenterology 2015;149(1):201–210.

Insulo-Acinar Relationship

Keiko Shiratori and Kyoko Shimizu

Departments of Internal Medicine and Gastroenterology, Tokyo Women's Medical University School of Medicine, Tokyo, Japan

Introduction

The pancreas consists of two separate organ systemsthe exocrine pancreas and the endocrine pancreas-both of which arise from a primordial outgrowth of the primitive gut. The pancreatic islets are interspersed throughout the acini of the pancreatic exocrine tissue. Pancreatic exocrine secretion is highly regulated by several regulatory peptides and neurotransmitters [1-4]. Islet hormones directly reach acinar cells through the insulo-acinar portal system [5-8], and they play important roles in the regulation of acinar cell function. Based on morphologic and hemodynamic studies of the isletacinar portal system and physiological regulation of acinar cell function by islet peptides, Williams and Goldfine [9] proposed the novel concept of an "insulin-pancreatic acinar axis." However, since many other peptides released by the islets and neuropeptides released by the nerve terminals in the islets have recently been shown to influence exocrine function, the term "islet-acinar axis" appears to be more appropriate [10,11]. Moreover, because a functional relationship between islet cells and duct cells has been demonstrated, a newer concept, called an "acinarduct-islet axis," is now being considered [12].

Structural Relationships Between Pancreatic Islets and Exocrine Pancreas

The normal human adult pancreas contains about 1 million islets scattered throughout the organ, consisting of 2-3% of the gland. One islet contains an average of about 5000 endocrine cells, of which there are four major types: those that synthesize and secrete insulin and amylin (β cells), those that synthesize and secrete glucagon (α cells), those that synthesize and secrete somatostatin (δ cells), and those that synthesize and secrete pancreatic polypeptide (PP) and adrenomedullin (PP/F cells). These account for 68%, 20%, 1%, and 2%, respectively, of the cells in pancreatic islets. Another type of endocrine cells, ghrelin-producing cells, have recently been found in islets and named " ϵ cells" [13,14]. All islets contain β cells and δ cells, whereas α cells are almost exclusively present in islets located in the tail, body, and superior part of the head of the pancreas. Because no capsule or basement membrane surrounds the islets, they are in close contact with pancreatic acinar cells.

Acini located around the islets are called peri-insular acini, and are recognized by the presence of larger cells containing larger nuclei and more abundant zymogen granules than remote acini, which are called tele-insular acini. The constant high concentrations of islet hormones conveyed from the islets to the acinar parenchyma may be responsible for the morphological and functional characteristics of the peri-insular acini [10,11,15]. The islets are densely innervated by both central nervous system and autonomic nervous system. Many neuropeptides and neurotransmitters have been found to be involved in the regulation of islet hormone release.

All islet cell types differentiate from precursor cells present in the epithelial lining of the expanding ductal system [16]. Anatomical and functional associations between islets and ducts have been suggested to exist in the adult pancreas as well as in the fetal pancreas [17,18]. Recent immunohistochemical studies have demonstrated expression of insulin, glucagon, somatostatin, and PP in adult human pancreatic duct cells [19], and Yu et al. [20] demonstrated widespread occurrence of insulin-producing acinar β cells in the adult human pancreas

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

and coexpression of both amylase and insulin in the acinar β cells. The acinar–duct–islet axis is thought to play an important role in the differentiation and development of endocrine cells [12].

Insulo-Acinar Portal System

The arterial blood supply to the pancreas predominantly flows first to the islets and then via the islets to the exocrine portion of the gland. Lifson et al. [21] found that 11–23% of pancreatic blood flow in the rabbit pancreas flows directly to the islet, whereas the other 77-89% flows directly to the acini (Fig. 12.1). A capillary-like microvascular connection between the endocrine and exocrine portions of the pancreas has been identified in various mammals. Fujita and colleagues confirmed the existence of an "insulo-acinar portal system" by electron microscopic studies of the pancreas of humans and other mammals [5-7]. Pancreatic intralobular arteries give off branches to the islets in the form of an afferent vessel that divides into a capillary glomerulus within the islets, and numerous efferent vessels extend into the surrounding exocrine pancreas to form an insulo-acinar portal system [5–8]. The capillaries from the exocrine tissue coalesce into a venule, and all of the efferent islet blood flows into acinar capillaries before leaving the pancreas. Thus, the exocrine pancreas receives a large part of its blood supply via the islets, and islet hormones reach the acinar cells in high concentrations via this insulo-acinar portal system, with the peri-insular acini being exposed to particularly high concentrations of the islet hormones. Because pancreatic ducts are surrounded by a vascular plexus that is supplied by venous blood from the acini [22], ductal cells are also exposed to high local concentrations of islet hormones.

Regulation of Pancreatic Exocrine Secretion by Islet Hormones

Insulin

Insulin secreted by the β cells in the islets plays a pivotal role in the regulation of pancreatic exocrine secretion. Insulin stimulates basal amylase secretion and potentiates secretagogue-stimulated amylase secretion. Many studies have shown that exogenous insulin potentiates cholecystokinin (CCK)-stimulated amylase secretion [23–26]. Although glucose clamping has been shown to inhibit secretin-stimulated pancreatic secretion, there have been several conflicting reports concerning the effect of hyperglycemia on pancreatic secretion [27–30]. Berry and Fink [27] used the euglycemic hyperinsulinemic



Figure 12.1 (a) Schematic diagram illustrating the dual blood supply of the exocrine pancreas. *Source:* Barreto et al. 2010 [11]. Reproduced with permission of the American Physiological Society. (b) Schematic diagram of the distribution of blood in the rabbit pancreas based on the results of microsphere studies. *Source:* Lifson et al. 1980 [21]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

clamp technique in a study on innervated and denervated dog pancreata and reported finding that insulin inhibited secretin-stimulated pancreatic bicarbonate secretion. The inhibitory action of exogenous insulin on secretin-induced pancreatic bicarbonate secretion in dogs has been shown to be mediated by a cholinergic mechanism [27,29]. Lam et al. [31] demonstrated that basal pancreaticobiliary secretion in humans is also reduced by hyperglycemia and euglycemic hyperinsulinemia, and that CCK-stimulated secretion is reduced only in the presence of hyperglycemia. Pretreatment with atropine abolished the exogenous insulin-induced increase in pancreatic secretion despite persistent hypoglycemia [32], suggesting that the increase might be mediated by vagal cholinergic activation induced by hypoglycemia.

Saito et al. [23] clearly showed that the endogenous insulin released in response to glucose infusion of a perfused rat pancreas significantly potentiated pancreatic secretion in response to CCK. Iwabe et al. [33] demonstrated that intravenous glucose infusion increased intravenous CCK- and intraduodenal casein-stimulated pancreatic secretion in rats. An important role of endogenous insulin was clearly shown in the studies conducted by Lee et al. [34-36] in which they immunoneutralized insulin with a specific antiserum. They found that intravenous administration of anti-insulin serum to rats resulted in significant depression of pancreatic secretion in response to ingestion of a meal (Fig. 12.2) and to intravenous administration of secretin and CCK [34]. Pancreatic exocrine secretion stimulated with secretin, CCK, or a combination of both in isolated perfused rat and dog pancreata was also inhibited by anti-insulin serum [35,36]. Anti-insulin serum infusion also increased the somatostatin and PP levels in the portal venous efferent vessels, and co-infusion of both anti-somatostatin and anti-PP serum abolished the inhibition of pancreatic secretion induced by anti-insulin serum. These results indicated that the suppression of pancreatic secretion by anti-insulin serum may in part be mediated by local release of somatostatin and PP [36]. Insulin binds its own receptor on the acinar cell, which leads to stimulation and potentiation of amylase secretion by various mechanisms [37-40].

Glucagon

The effect of glucagon on pancreatic secretion in early studies using extracted glucagon was controversial, because the extracted glucagon was contaminated by a variety of unidentified biologically active peptides. Although biologically active synthetic glucagon showed no stimulatory effect of glucagon on pancreatic secretion [41], the inhibitory action of glucagon on pancreatic secretion in vivo has been shown [42,43] and may be indirect and related to stimulation of somatostatin release by glucagon [42]. von Schonfeld and Muller [44] demonstrated that CCK-stimulated amylase secretion in the isolated perfused rat pancreas is unaffected by exogenous glucagon but that it is inhibited by argininereleased endogenous glucagon, and that immunoneutralization with glucagon antibodies blocks the inhibitory effect of endogenous glucagon released in response to arginine.

Somatostatin

Somatostatin is present in islet δ cells, the intestine, and nerve terminals. It has an inhibitory action on exocrine pancreatic secretion in the islet-acinar axis [45], but the mechanism of the inhibitory effect has been debated. One of the proposed mechanisms is that as a paracrine messenger somatostatin directly inhibits acinar cell function by binding to the somatostatin receptors on the acinar cells, and another is an indirect mechanism in which somatostatin inhibits the release of secretin, CCK, and insulin. In an experiment performed on the isolated perfused rat pancreas, Muller et al. [46] showed that the role of somatostatin in the regulation of exocrine pancreatic secretion is mediated by its effect on pancreatic α and β cells. Somatostatin receptors (SSTR2) have been shown to be located on α and β cells in humans [3]. A neuron-mediated mechanism for somatostatin's regulation of pancreatic exocrine secretion has been suggested,





because somatostatin does not inhibit enzyme secretion in either isolated arterially perfused preparations or acinar cells *in vitro*.

Pancreatic Polypeptide

PP is secreted by the PP cells of the pancreatic islets and released into the circulation after a meal. In the fasting state, endogenous PP is released cyclically and its release is closely linked to the cyclic migrating motor complex (MMC) of the duodenum [47-49]. Immunoneutralization of circulating PP in dogs has been found to result in a significant increase in pancreatic exocrine secretion in the interdigestive state as well as in the postprandial state [49]. Intravenous administration of PP inhibits both basal and stimulated pancreatic secretion of amylase and bicarbonate. However, PP has failed to suppress CCKstimulated amylase secretion by either isolated rat pancreatic acini or pancreatic lobules preparations [50]. Thus, the inhibitory action of PP on amylase secretion may be achieved indirectly through its inhibitory effect on insulin secretion. Recent studies have shown that PP inhibits somatostatin and glucagon release [51,52], and that PP receptors are present on the α cells of both mouse and human pancreatic islets [52].

Ghrelin

Ghrelin is a 28-amino-acid peptide that was initially discovered in the stomach and later found to be produced in the pancreas. Ghrelin-producing cells have been named ε cells [14], and their presence has been confirmed in both fetal and adult human pancreas [53]. Lai et al. [54] detected ghrelin and its receptor at both the protein level and mRNA level in acinar cells of the rat pancreas, suggesting that ghrelin regulates exocrine functions by a paracrine and/or autocrine mechanism. Ghrelin has been found to be a potent inhibitor of pancreatic amylase secretion in rats in vivo and in pancreatic lobules in vitro [55], and ghrelin has been shown to stimulate pancreatic secretion via a vagal cholinergic pathway [56]. Several studies have shown that ghrelin inhibits insulin release in humans, rats, and mice and by clonal β cells [53]. These findings indicate that the ghrelin released in the islets may act as a paracrine inhibitor of insulin secretion.

Amylin

Amylin is a 37-amino-acid peptide hormone that is cosecreted with insulin by pancreatic β cells in response to nutrient stimuli [57]. Amylin is an effective and potent inhibitor of stimulated pancreatic enzyme secretion. Young et al. [58] reported *in vivo* dose–response relationships in the inhibitory effects of amylin on CCK-stimulated amylase and lipase secretion in rats. Neither inhibitory effect was observed in AR42J cells nor isolated pancreatic acini. Thus, the inhibitory effect of amylin on pancreatic secretion appears to be the result of an indirect mechanism or is possibly mediated by an extrapancreatic mechanism.

Pancreastatin

Pancreastatin is a 49-amino-acid peptide that was first isolated and purified from porcine pancreas [59]. Chromogranin A is the prohormonal precursor of pancreastatin. Pancreastatin appears to be localized in the α , β , and δ cells of the islets and it inhibits insulin release induced by various physiological and hormonal stimuli [59,60]. Efendic et al. [61] found that pancreastatin inhibits arginin-induced somatostatin secretion in vivo in rats and potentiates arginine-induced glucagon release in the isolated perfused pancreas. Pancreastatin has been shown to have an inhibitory effect on exocrine pancreatic secretion stimulated by ingestion of a meal, CCK-8, and central vagal nerve stimulation in vivo in rats [60,62]. However, CCK-stimulated amylase secretion by isolated rat pancreatic acinar cells is unaffected by pancreastatin [62]. The inhibitory effect of pancreastatin seems to be mediated by presynaptic modulation of acetylcholine release by the vagal system [62]. A recent clinical study has reported elevated pancreastatin levels and overexpression in patients with type 2 diabetes [63].

Peptide YY

Peptide YY (PYY) is a 36-amino-acid peptide that was originally isolated from the porcine intestine [64], and immunoreactive PYY has been detected in α and PP cells in rats [65]. PYY has been shown to have an inhibitory effect on secretin- and CCK-stimulated pancreatic secretion in cats [64], and PYY secretion stimulated by ingestion of a meal and duodenal oleate administration has been demonstrated in dogs and rats [66]. Two receptors, PYY1 and PYY2, are known to mediate physiological actions of PYY. PYY2 receptors have been demonstrated on guinea pig pancreatic acini [67]. The inhibitory effect of PYY on pancreatic secretion in dogs has been reported to be mediated by PYY2 receptors [68], and in isolated perfused rat pancreas by PYY1 receptors [69].

Galanin

Galanin is a 29-amino-acid peptide that was originally isolated from porcine upper intestine [70]. The presence of galanin has been immunohistochemically demonstrated in the neural elements of the pancreas of several species including humans [71,72]. Baltazar et al. [73] also detected galanin-like immunoreactivity in islet endocrine cells, and demonstrated colocalization of galanin and insulin. Galanin has been shown to influence pancreatic islet secretion, most notably by inhibiting insulin secretion. The colocalization of galanin and insulin suggests an autocrine interaction between these two hormones. Although the first study showed an inhibitory effect of galanin on amylase secretion in isolated rat pancreatic acinar cells, numerous subsequent studies have found neither an inhibitory effect nor a stimulatory effect. Barreto et al. [74] reported that galanin inhibits caerulein-stimulated amylase secretion by acting on cholinergic neurons and/or islet cells via galanin receptor 2 and thereby regulates insulin release.

Adrenomedullin

Adrenomedullin is a multiregulatory peptide that was discovered by Kitamura et al. [75]; it is expressed in a wide variety of tissues. Adrenomedullin has been demonstrated in the pancreatic islets in mammals, including humans, and has been found to colocalize with PP in islet PP/F cells [76]. Adrenomedullin receptors have been detected in β cells. Adrenomedullin has been shown to inhibit insulin secretion in a dose-dependent manner both in isolated rat islets and in rats in vivo [77]. Tsuchida et al. [78] demonstrated specific adrenomedullin binding sites on rat pancreatic acini and a dose-dependent inhibitory effect of adrenomedullin on CCK-stimulated amylase release from acini. A recent study showing overexpression of adrenomedullin in pancreatic cancer has indicated that adrenomedullin may be a biomarker for early diagnosis of pancreatic cancer [79].

Pancreatic Stone Protein and Regenerating Pancreas

A sequence comparison has been shown that the pancreatic stone protein (PSP) identified in pancreatic stones and the regenerating protein (Reg) identified in regenerating islets are identical [80]. PSP/Reg has been shown to be predominantly synthesized by acinar cells, and neither pancreatic duct dells nor islet cells seem to contribute significantly to its production. Kimura et al. [81] showed that PSP/Reg mRNA is expressed in the acinar cells of normal human pancreas and pancreatic cancer cells. PSP/Reg expression is associated with β -cell growth and proliferation during islet regeneration. Increased serum PSP levels have been reported in patients with acute and chronic pancreatitis, pancreatic cancer, and type 2 diabetes [82,83]. PSP may be useful as a predictor of pancreatic exocrine and endocrine diseases.

Cholecystokinin

CCK binds to the CCK-A receptors and regulates gallbladder contraction and pancreatic exocrine secretion [1]. It is also a neuropeptide that binds to the CCK-B receptors and regulates anxiety, satiety, and other behaviors. CCKproducing cells were identified in rat pancreatic islets [84], and further study showed that CCK is expressed in the pancreatic β cells of rats [85]. CCK-A receptors have also been detected immunohistochemically in the β and α cells of rats, pigs, and humans [86]. A stimulatory effect of CCK on insulin secretion has been demonstrated in mice, in diabetic rats, and in humans with type 2 diabetes. CCK has been shown to protect β -cell mass in rats and mice with streptozotocin (STZ)-induced diabetes [85,87]. Isletderived CCK may have an important paracrine/autocrine effect in protecting β cells from apoptosis and mitogenesis [86]. The effects of CCK on the exocrine pancreas were thought to be almost exclusively mediated by enteropancreatic reflexes [1,88,89] because human pancreatic acini are now known to lack functional CCK-A receptors [90].

Pancreatic Exocrine Function and Diabetes Mellitus

Pancreatic Exocrine Function in Patients with Diabetes

Pancreatic exocrine dysfunction is well known in patients with type 1 and type 2 diabetes [91,92]. Chey et al. [93] observed reduced amylase secretion in response to injection of CCK-secretin in 36% of 50 patients with diabetes and 77% of juvenile patients with diabetes. Vacca et al. [94] reported an abnormal secretin test in 73% of 55 patients with diabetes on insulin therapy, and Lankisch et al. [95] demonstrated pancreatic exocrine insufficiency in 43% of 53 patients with insulin-dependent diabetes. A multicenter study conduced in 1021 German patients with diabetes by Hardt et al. [96] showed normal concentrations of fecal elastase-1 in 59.3% of the patients and much lower concentrations in 22.9%, and there was a significant difference in the prevalence of reduced fecal elastase-1 concentrations between the type 1 group (51%) and the type 2 group (35%). Ewald et al. [97] reported that fecal elastase-1 concentrations were inversely correlated with diabetic duration and HbA_{1c} levels, and that both C-peptide levels and body mass index (BMI) were positively correlated with fecal elastase-1 concentrations.

Pancreatic Exocrine Function in Experimental Animal Models of Diabetes

Shimizu et al. [98] observed impaired basal and CCKstimulated pancreatic exocrine secretion in rats with STZ-induced diabetes and restoration of pancreatic

128 Chapter 12

secretion in response to administration of the thiazolidine derivative troglitazone, a peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor γ (PPAR γ) agonist, even though the insulin content of the pancreas was unaffected. Troglitazone has been shown to reduce insulin resistance and increase pancreatic weight and pancreatic enzyme content in WBN/Kob rats and OLETF rats, which spontaneously develop diabetes and chronic pancreatitis [99,100]. Thus, the insulin resistance of peripheral tissues as well as the amount of circulating insulin affects pancreatic exocrine function. Patel et al. [101] observed decreased CCK-8-evoked amylase secretion in rats with STZ-induced diabetes and in acinar cells isolated from

References

- Owyang C, Logsdon CD. New insights into neurohormonal regulation of pancreatic secretion. Gastroenterology 2004;127:957–969.
- 2 Chandra R, Liddle RA. Recent advances in pancreatic endocrine and exocrine secretion. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2011;27:439–443.
- **3** Chandra R, Liddle RA. Recent advances in the regulation of pancreatic secretion. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2014;30:490–494.
- **4** Mossner J. New advances in cell physiology and pathophysiology of the exocrine pancreas. Dig Dis 2010;28:722–728.
- **5** Fujita T. Insulo-acinar portal system in the horse pancreas. Arch Histol Jpn 1973;35:161–171.
- 6 Murakami T, Fujita T, Taguchi T et al. The blood vascular bed of the human pancreas, with special reference to the insulo-acinar portal system. Scanning electron microscopy of corrosion casts. Arch Histol Cytol 1992;55:381–395.
- 7 Murakami T, Hitomi S, Ohtsuka A et al. Pancreatic insulo-acinar portal systems in humans, rats, and some other mammals: Scanning electron microscopy of vascular casts. Micros Res Tech 1997;37:478–488.
- 8 Ohtani O, Wang QX. Comparative analysis of insuloacinar portal system in rats, guinea pigs, and dogs. Micros Res Tech 1997;37:489–496.
- **9** Williams JA, Goldfine ID. The insulin-pancreatic acinar axis. Diabetes 1985;34:980–986.
- **10** von Schonfeld J, Goebell H, Muller MK. The islet-acinar axis of the pancreas. Int J Pancreatol 1994;16:131–140.
- 11 Barreto SG, Carati CJ, Toouli J et al. The islet-acinar axis of the pancreas: more than just insulin. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2010;299:G10–22.
- 12 Bertelli E, Bendayan M. Association between endocrine pancreas and ductal system. More than an epiphenomenon of endocrine differentiation and development? J Histochem Cytochem 2005;53:1071–1086.

such rats, and suggested that the reduced amylase secretion might be due to reduced cytosolic free calcium concentrations and amylase gene expression, and not to gene expression of the CCK-A receptor in pancreatic acinar cells. Korc et al. [102] clearly demonstrated decreased pancreatic amylase mRNA in rats with STZ-induced diabetes, and that insulin reversed this effect and induced a selective increase in amylase mRNA in the pancreas. It has recently been suggested that reduced adenosine triphosphate (ATP) and nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide phosphate (NADPH) production in mice with STZinduced diabetes may contribute to the development of exocrine insufficiency [103].

- **13** Wierup N, Svensson H, Mulder H et al. The ghrelin cell: a novel developmentally regulated islet cell in the human pancreas. Regul Pept 2002;107:63–69.
- 14 Prado CL, Pugh-Bernard AE, Elghazi L et al. Ghrelin cells replace insulin-producing β cells in two mouse models of pancreas development. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2004;101:2924–2929.
- 15 Chen N, Unnikrishnan R, Anjana RM et al. The complex exocrine-endocrine relationship and secondary diabetes in exocrine pancreatic disorders. J Clin Gastroenterol 2011;45:850–861.
- 16 Merkwitz C, Blaschuk OW, Schulz A et al. The ductal origin of structural and functional heterogeneity between pancreatic islets. Prog Histochem Cytochem 2013;48:103–140.
- 17 Bertelli E, Regoli M, Orazioli D et al. Association between islets of Langerhans and pancreatic ductal system in adult rat. Where endocrine and exocrine meet together? Diabetologia 2001;44:575–584.
- 18 Zhao HL, Sui Y, Guan J et al. Topographical associations between islet endocrine cells and duct epithelial cells in the adult human pancreas. Clin Endocrinol 2008;69:400–406.
- 19 Li R, Yu L, Zhang X et al. Distribution of islet hormones in human adult pancreatic ducts. Digestion 2015;91:174–179.
- **20** Yu L, Luo JX, Wei JL et al. Insulin-producing acinar cells in adult human pancreas. Pancreas 2014;43:592–596.
- 21 Lifson N, Kramlinger KG, Mayrand RR et al. Blood flow to the rabbit pancreas with special reference to the islets of Langerhans. Gastroenterology 1980;79:466–473.
- 22 Lifson N, Lassa CV. Note on the blood supply of the ducts of the rabbit pancreas. Microvasc Res 1981;22:171–176.
- **23** Saito A, Williams JA, Kanno T. Potentiation of cholecystokinin-induced exocrine secretion by both

exogenous and endogenous insulin in isolated and perfused rat pancreata. J Clin Invest 1980;65:777–782.

- 24 Garry DJ, Garry MG, Williams JA et al. Effects of islet hormones on amylase secretion and localization of somatostatin binding sites. Am J Physiol 1989;256:G897–904.
- **25** Lee YL, Kwon HY, Park HS et al. The role of insulin in the interaction of secretin and cholecystokinin in exocrine secretion of the isolated perfused rat pancreas. Pancreas 1996;12:58–63.
- 26 Kim C, Kim K, Lee H et al. Potentiation of cholecystokinin and secretin-induced pancreatic exocrine secretion by endogenous insulin in humans. Pancreas 1999;18:410–414.
- 27 Berry SM, Fink AS. Insulin inhibits secretin-stimulated pancreatic bicarbonate output by a dose-dependent neurally mediated mechanism. Am J Physiol 1996;270:G163–170.
- **28** Berry SM, Fink AS. Exogenous insulin does not influence CCK-and meal-stimulated pancreatic secretion. Pancreas 1996;12:345–350.
- 29 Howard-McNatt M, Simon T, Wang Y et al. Insulin inhibits secretin-induced pancreatic bicarbonate output via cholinergic mechanisms. Pancreas 2002;24:380–385.
- **30** Simon T, Marcus A, Royce CL et al. Hyperglycemia alone does not inhibit secretin-induced pancreatic bicarbonate secretion. Pancreas 2000;20:277–281.
- 31 Lam WF, Gielkens HA, Coenraad M et al. Effect of insulin and glucose on basal and cholecystokininstimulated exocrine pancreatic secretion in humans. Pancreas 1999;18:252–258.
- **32** Patel R, Singh J, Yago MD et al. Effect of insulin on exocrine pancreatic secretion in healthy and diabetic anesthetized rats. Mol Cell Biochem 2004;261:105–110.
- 33 Iwabe C, Shiratori K, Shimizu K et al. Role of endogenous insulin in pancreatic secretion in rats. Pancreatology 2001;1:300–305.
- **34** Lee KY, Zhou L, Ren XS et al. An important role of endogenous insulin on exocrine pancreatic secretion in rats. Am J Physiol 1990;258:G268–274.
- **35** Lee KY, Lee YL, Kim CD et al. Mechanism of action of insulin on pancreatic exocrine secretion in perfused rat pancreas. Am J Physiol 1994;267:G207–212.
- **36** Lee KY, Krusch D, Zhou L et al. Effect of endogenous insulin on pancreatic exocrine secretion in perfused dog pancreas. Pancreas 1995;11:190–195.
- 37 Sjodin L, Holmberg K, Lyden A. Insulin receptors on pancreatic acinar cells in guinea pigs. Endocrinology 1984;115:1102–1109.
- 38 Mossner J, Logsdon CD, Goldfine ID et al. Regulation of pancreatic acinar cell insulin receptors by insulin. Am J Physiol 1984;247:G155–160.

- **39** Mossner J, Logsdon CD, Williams JA et al. Insulin, via its own receptor, regulates growth and amylase synthesis in pancreatic acinar AR42J cells. Diabetes 1985;34:891–897.
- 40 Okabayashi Y, Maddux BA, McDonald AR et al. Mechanisms of insulin-induced insulin-receptor downregulation. Decrease of receptor biosynthesis and mRNA levels. Diabetes 1989;38:182–187.
- **41** Pandol SJ, Sutliff VE, Jones SW et al. Action of natural glucagon on pancreatic acini: due to contamination by previously undescribed secretagogues. Am J Physiol 1983;245:G703–710.
- **42** Horiuchi A, Iwatsuki K, Ren LM et al. Dual actions of glucagon: direct stimulation and indirect inhibition of dog pancreatic secretion. Eur J Pharmacol 1993;237:23–30.
- **43** Ferrer R, Medrano J, Diego M et al. Effect of exogenous insulin and glucagon on exocrine pancreatic secretion in rats in vivo. Int J Pancreatol 2000;28:67–75.
- **44** von Schonfeld J, Muller MK. The islet-acinar axis of the pancreas: is there a role for glucagon or a glucagon-like peptide? Experientia 1994;50:442–446.
- **45** Nakagawa A, Stagner JI, Samols E. Suppressive role of the islet-acinar axis in the perfused rat pancreas. Gastroenterology 1993;105:868–875.
- **46** Muller MK, von Schonlfeld J, Singer MV. Role of somatostatin in regulation of insular-acinar axis. Dig Dis Sci 1993;38:1537–1542.
- **47** Lee KY, Shiratori K, Chen YF et al. A hormonal mechanism for the interdigestive pancreatic secretion in dogs. Am J Physiol 1986;251:G759–764.
- **48** Keane FB, DiMagno EP, Dozois RR et al. Relationship among canine interdigestive exocrine pancreatic and biliary flow, duodenal motor activity, plasma pancreatic polypeptide, and motilin. Gastroenterology 1980;78:310–316.
- **49** Shiratori K, Lee KY, Chang TM et al. Roles of pancreatic polypeptide in the regulation of pancreatic exocrine secretion in dogs. Am J Physiol 1988;255:G535–541.
- **50** Louie DS, Williams JA, Owyang C. Action of pancreatic polypeptide on rat pancreatic secretion: in vivo and in vitro. Am J Physiol 1985;249:G489–495.
- 51 Kim W, Fiori JL, Shin YK et al. Pancreatic polypeptide inhibits somatostatin secretion. FEBS Lett 2014;588:3233–3239.
- 52 Aragon F, Karaca M, Novials A et al. Pancreatic polypeptide regulates glucagon release through PYYR1 receptors expressed in mouse and human alpha-cells. Biochim Biophys Acta 2015;1850:343–351.
- **53** Wierup N, Sundler F, Heller RS. The islet ghrelin cell. J Mol Endocrinol 2014;52:R35–49.
- **54** Lai KC, Cheng CHK, Leung PS. The ghrelin system in acinar cells. Localization, expression, and regulation in the exocrine pancreas. Pancreas 2007;35:e1–8.

130 Chapter 12

- 55 Hosoda H, Kojima M, Kangawa K. Biological, physiological, and pharmacological aspects of ghrelin. J Pharmacol Sci 2006;100:398–410.
- 56 Li Y, Wu X, Zhao Y et al. Ghrelin acts on the dorsal vagal complex to stimulate pancreatic protein secretion. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;290:G1350–1358.
- 57 Ogawa A, Harris V, McCorkle SK et al. Amylin secretion from the rat pancreas and its selective loss after streptozotocin treatment. J Clin Invest 1990;85:973–976.
- 58 Young AA, Jodka C, Pittner R et al. Dose-response for inhibition by amylin of cholecystokinin-stimulated secretion of amylase and lipase in rats. Regul Pept 2005;130:19–26.
- **59** Tatemoto K, Efendic S, Mutt V et al. Pancreastatin, a novel pancreatic peptide that inhibits insulin secretion. Nature 1986;324:476–478.
- **60** Miyasaka K, Funakoshi A, Yasunami Y et al. Rat pancreastatin inhibits both pancreatic exocrine and endocrine secretion in rats. Regul Pept 1990;28:189–198.
- **61** Efendic S, Tatemoto K, Mutt V et al. Pancreastatin and islet hormone release. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1987;84:7257–7260.
- **62** Herzig KH, Louie DS, Tatemoto K et al. Pancreastatin inhibits pancreatic enzyme secretion by presynaptic modulation of acetylcholine release. Am J Physiol 1992;262:G113–117.
- **63** Valicherla GR, Hossain Z, Mahata SK et al. Pancreastatin is an endogenous peptide that regulates glucose homeostasis. Physiol Genomics 2013;45:1060–1070.
- **64** Tatemoto K. Isolation and characterization of peptide YY (PYY), a candidate gut hormone that inhibits pancreatic exocrine secretion. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1982;79:2514–2518.
- 65 Bottcher G, Sjoberg J, Ekman R et al. Peptide YY in the mammalian pancreas: immunocytochemical localization and immunochemical characterization. Regul Pept 1993;43:115–130.
- **66** Bilski J, Hladij M, Jaworek J et al. Effects of peptide YY on dog and rat pancreatic secretion in vivo and in vitro. Int J Pancreatol 1988;3:309–321.
- **67** Huang SC, Tsai MF. Receptors for peptide YY and neuropeptide Y on guinea pig pancreatic acini. Peptides 1994;15:405–410.
- **68** Teyssen S, Grandt D, Niebergall-Roth E et al. Inhibition of canine exocrine pancreatic secretion by peptide YY is mediated by PYY-preferring Y2 receptors. Pancreas 1996;13:80–88.
- **69** Grandt D, Siewert J, Sieburg B et al. Peptide YY inhibits exocrine pancreatic secretion in isolated perfused rat pancreas by Y1 receptors. Pancreas 1995;10:180–186.

- **70** Tatemoto K, Rokaeus A, Jornvall H et al. Galanin—a novel biologically active peptide from porcine intestine. FEBS Lett 1983;164:124–128.
- 71 Shimosegawa T, Moriizumi S, Koizumi M et al. Immunohistochemical demonstration of galanin-like immunoreactive nerves in the human pancreas. Gastroenterology 1992;102:263–271.
- 72 Lang R, Gundlach AL, Holmes FE et al. Physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of galanin peptides and receptors: three decades of emerging diversity. Pharmacol Rev 2015;67:118–175.
- **73** Baltazar ET, Kitamura N, Hondo E et al. Galanin-like immunoreactive endocrine cells in bovine pancreas. J Anat 2000;196:285–291.
- 74 Barreto SG, Woods CM, Carati CJ et al. Galanin inhibits caerulein-stimulated pancreatic amylase secretion via cholinergic nerves and insulin. Am J Physiol Gastroenterol Liver Physiol 2009;297:G333–339.
- **75** Kitamura K, Kangawa K, Kawamoto M et al. Adrenomedullin: a novel hypotensive peptide isolated from human pheochromocytoma. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1993;30:553–560.
- **76** Lopez J, Cuesta N. Adrenomedullin as a pancreatic hormone. Microsc Res Tech 2002;57:61–75.
- 77 Zudaire E, Cuttitta F, Martinez A. Regulation of pancreatic physiology by adrenomedullin and its binding protein. Regul Pept 2003;112:121–130.
- 78 Tsuchida T, Ohnishi H, Tanaka Y et al. Inhibition of stimulated amylase secretion by adrenomedullin in rat pancreatic acini. Endocrinology 1999;140:865–870.
- 79 Sah RP, Nagpal SJS, Mukhopadhyay D et al. New insights into pancreatic cancer-induced paraneoplastic diabetes. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013;10:423–433.
- **80** Graf R, Schiesser M, Reding T et al. Exocrine meets endocrine: Pancreatic stone protein and regenerating protein—Two sides of the same coin. J Surg Res 2006;133:113–120.
- 81 Kimura N, Yonekura H, Okamoto H et al. Expression of human regenerating gene mRNA and its product in normal and neoplastic human pancreas. Cancer 1992;70:1857–1863.
- 82 Jin CX, Hayakawa T, Ko SBH et al. Pancreatic stone protein/regenerating protein family in pancreatic and gastrointestinal diseases. Intern Med 2011;50:1507–1516.
- **83** Yang J, Li L, Raptis D et al. Pancreatic stone protein/ regenerating protein (PSP/reg): a novel secreted protein up-regulated in type 2 diabetes mellitus. Endocrine 2015:48;856–862.
- 84 Shimizu K, Kato Y, Shiratori K et al. Evidence for the existence of CCK-producing cells in rat pancreatic islets. Endocrinology 1998;139:389–396.

- 85 Lavine JL, Kibbe CR, Baan M et al. Cholecystokinin expression in the β -cell leads to increased β -cell area in aged mice and protects from streptozotocin-induced diabetes and apoptosis. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2015;309:E819–28.
- 86 Lavine JA, Attie AD. Gastrointestinal hormones and the regulation of β -cell mass. Ann NY Acad Sci 2010;1212:41–58.
- **87** Kuntz E, Pinget M, Damge C. Cholecystokinin octapeptide: a potential growth factor for pancreatic beta cells in diabetic rats. JOP 2004;5:464–475.
- **88** Weiss FU, Halangk W, Lerch MM. New advances in pancreatic cell physiology and pathophysiology. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2008;22:3–15.
- **89** Singer MV, Niebergall-Roth E. Secretion from acinar cells of the exocrine pancreas: Role of enteropancreatic reflexes and cholecystokinin. Cell Biol Int 2009;33:1–9.
- **90** Ji B, Bi Y, Simeone D et al. Human pancreatic acinar cells do not respond to cholecystokinin. Pharmacol Toxicol 2002;91:327–332.
- **91** Hardt PD, Ewald N. Exocrine pancreatic insufficiency in diabetes mellitus: a complication of diabetic neuropathy or a different type of diabetes? Exp Diabetes Res 2011;2011:761950 (Epub).
- **92** Piciucchi M, Capurso G, Archibugi L et al. Exocrine pancreatic insufficiency in diabetic patients: Prevalence, mechanisms, and treatment. Int J Endocrinol 2015;2015:595649 (Epub).
- **93** Chey WY, Shay H, Shuman CR. External pancreatic secretion in diabetes mellitus. Ann Intern Med 1963;59:812–821.
- **94** Vacca JB, Henke WJ, Knight WA Jr. The exocrine pancreas in diabetes mellitus. Ann Intern Med 1964;61:242–247.
- **95** Lankisch PG, Manthey G, Otto J et al. Exocrine pancreatic function in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. Digestion 1982;25:211–216.

- **96** Hardt PD, Hauenschild A, Nalop J et al. High prevalence of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency in diabetes mellitus. A multicenter study screening fecal elastase 1 concentrations in 1,021 diabetic patients. Pancreatology 2003;3:395–402.
- **97** Ewald N, Raspe A, Kaufmann C et al. Determinations of exocrine pancreatic function as measured by fecal elastase-1 concentrations (FEC) in patients with diabetes mellitus. Eur J Med Res 2009;14:118–122.
- 98 Shimizu K, Shiratori K, Hayashi N et al. Effect of troglitazone on exocrine pancreas in rats with streptozotocin-induced diabetes mellitus. Pancreas 2000;21:421–426.
- **99** Shimizu K, Shiratori K, Hayashi N et al. Thiazolidinedione derivatives as novel therapeutic agents to prevent the development of chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2002;24:184–190.
- 100 Jia DM, Fukumitsu K, Tabaru A et al. Troglitazone stimulates pancreatic growth in congenitally CCK-A receptor-deficient OLETF rats. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2001;280:R1332–1340.
- 101 Patel R, Shervington A, Pariente JA et al. Mechanism of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency in streptozotocininduced type 1 diabetes mellitus. Ann NY Acad Sci 2006;1084:71–88.
- 102 Korc M, Owerbach D, Quinto C et al. Pancreatic isle-acinar cell interaction: amylase messenger RNA levels are determined by insulin. Science 1981;213:351–353.
- 103 Han J, Liu YQ. Suppressed glucose metabolism in acinar cells might contribute to the development of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency in streptozotocininduced diabetic mice. Metabolism 2010;59:1257–1267.

Section 3

Acute Pancreatitis

Epidemiology and Etiology of Alcohol-Induced Pancreatitis

Jeremy S. Wilson^{1,2}, Romano C. Pirola^{1,2}, and Minoti V. Apte^{1,2}

¹ Pancreatic Research Group, South Western Sydney Clinical School, Faculty of Medicine, University of New South Wales, Sydney, Australia
² Ingham Institute for Applied Medical Research, Liverpool Hospital, Liverpool, NSW, Australia

Introduction

The association of the overuse of alcohol with pancreatitis was first reported in the medical literature in 1815 [1,2] with subsequent more systematic analyses being made by Freidreich in 1878 [3] and Fitz in 1889 [4]. Over the past 100 years or so, considerable effort has been expended in exploring the clinical and epidemiological features of alcoholic pancreatitis and possible cofactors in the disease as well as mechanisms whereby alcohol (ethanol) may be directly injurious to the pancreas. (Note: In this text, the words "alcohol" and "ethanol" are used interchangeably.)

Alcoholic pancreatitis represents a clinical paradox. On the one hand, the risk of developing the disease increases with the amount of alcohol consumed, suggesting direct toxic effects of alcohol on the pancreas. On the other hand, only a minority (5% or less) of heavy drinkers develop the disease, suggesting a role for individual susceptibility factors.

Epidemiology

In Western countries, alcohol ranks with gallstone disease as a major cause of acute pancreatitis, and is the major cause of chronic pancreatitis. There has been variation in attribution rates among different studies [5–8]. This variation most likely relates to the background alcohol consumption of the population under study, the types of institutions surveyed (e.g., private facility vs. county or Veterans Affairs facilities in the United States), the difficulties associated with eliciting an accurate alcohol consumption history and the growing awareness of possible cofactors in the disease (e.g., smoking). For a long time, acute alcoholic pancreatitis and chronic alcoholic pancreatitis were considered separate diseases [9]. It is now generally recognized that they a part of the same continuum. There is good clinical [10,11] and experimental evidence [12,13] that repeated attacks of pancreatic necroinflammation lead to chronic pancreatitis (the necrosis–fibrosis sequence).

With respect to the amount of alcohol consumption required to produce pancreatitis, there has been confusion. Episodic binge drinking or the isolated alcoholic debauch rarely, if ever, causes pancreatitis [14]. However, with regard to the common situation of chronic alcohol intake, an early study suggested that the risk of developing pancreatitis was linear, even at relatively low (social) levels of consumption [15]. Later studies have suggested that there is a threshold above which pancreatitis is more likely to occur [6,16,17]. Most clinicians, basing their views on clinical experience, would agree that the diagnosis is not made in the absence of chronic heavy alcohol consumption (80–100 g of alcohol per day for at least 5 years). However, alcoholic pancreatitis is now emerging as a polyfactorial/polygenic disease (see later), so that lesser amounts of alcohol consumed may be responsible for the phenotype. It is clear that more work needs to be done on this concept.

Pathogenesis

Large Duct Theories

Historically, studies of pathogenesis of alcoholic pancreatitis centered first on the sphincter of Oddi and the large pancreatic ducts. This work was inspired by the observations of Opie with respect to gallstone pancreatitis. The biliary–pancreatic reflux, duodeno-pancreatic

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

reflux, and obstruction-hypersecretion theories gradually lost support because of a failure of consensus on the effects of alcohol on sphincter of Oddi motility, the effect of alcohol on pancreatic secretion, and other factors. These so-called "large duct" theories have been discussed in greater detail elsewhere [18].

Small Duct Theory

In the 1970s, attention moved to the small pancreatic ducts, due predominantly to the landmark research of Henri Sarles and his colleagues in Marseilles. This group proposed that the initial event in alcoholic pancreatitis was the deposition of protein plugs in small pancreatic ducts, leading to local injury and possible upstream effects as a result of obstruction of pancreatic secretion [9]. These plugs are the forebears of pancreatic intraductal calculi, a major feature of chronic alcoholic pancreatitis. The major problem with Sarles' theory was the uncertainty as to whether these protein plugs were primary or secondary lesions. The plugs contain the readily precipitable protein lithostathine S1, formed from lithostathine by autocatalysis or hydrolysis by trypsin [19]. Since alcohol predisposes to premature activation of trypsinogen to trypsin in acinar cells [20], prior upstream events may precede plug formation. Nonetheless, the work of Sarles and colleagues was important in suggesting that ductular dysfunction may play a role in the pathogenesis of alcoholic pancreatitis, especially as they provided the initial suggestion (via sweat electrolyte studies) that cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) dysfunction may play a role [9].

Direct Cellular Effects of Alcohol on the Pancreas

From the 1980s, attention focused on the direct effects of alcohol on pancreatic acinar cells, then from around 2000, on pancreatic stellate cells, and, most recently, on pancreatic duct cells. The results of these studies, conducted largely in rodents, are depicted in Fig. 13.1.

It should be remembered that there is no satisfactory model of alcoholic pancreatitis. In experimental animals, alcohol by itself induces a number of changes that



Figure 13.1 Effects of alcohol and its metabolites on the acinar cell, duct cell, and stellate cell of exocrine pancreas. Ethanol induces an increase in digestive and lysosomal enzyme synthesis in the acinar cell, while at the same time decreasing exocytosis and impairing organelle stability. These effects predispose the cell to premature intracellular enzyme activation and autodigestion. Ethanol metabolism within the cell leads to oxidant stress, which damages subcellular membranes, proteins, and nucleic acids. In addition, ethanol causes a sustained increase in intracellular calcium, leading to mitochondrial depolarization and cell death. The ethanol-induced injury to the acinar cell also results in the release of cytokines by the cell, which can subsequently damage neighboring cells. Ethanol impairs duct cell function by decreasing CFTR expression and activity. With regard to the pancreatic stellate cell (PSC), ethanol and its metabolites and oxidant stress activate "PSCs" leading to production of excessive amounts of extracellular matrix proteins. Cytokines released from acinar cells can also activate "PSCs" via paracrine pathways, while cytokines synthesized by "PSCs" themselves can further activate the cells in an autocrine manner, leading to progressive fibrosis, even in the absence of the initial trigger. ZG, zymogen granule.

predispose the pancreas to autodigestion, necroinflammation, and fibrosis, but that are insufficient to cause overt pancreatitis. However, coadministration of an additional "hit," such as bacterial endotoxin, produces pancreatitis. This will be discussed in greater detail later.

Metabolism of Alcohol by the Pancreas

Many of the direct effects of alcohol on the pancreas are a consequence of the metabolism of alcohol (ethanol) by the gland via oxidative and nonoxidative pathways.

The oxidative pathway of alcohol metabolism involves sequential oxidation by alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH) to acetaldehyde and then to acetate via acetaldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH). Catalase in peroxisomes can also metabolize ethanol to acetaldehyde but its activity is thought to be low as it is determined by the availability of its substrate hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂). Additionally, cytochrome P450 2E1 (CYP2E1) can metabolize ethanol at high concentrations to acetaldehyde and this is enhanced by enzyme induction following chronic ethanol exposure [21]. Both ADH and CYP2EI have been identified in pancreatic tissue (catalase is ubiquitous) [22-24]. The oxidative pathway results in depletion of antioxidant defenses (mainly glutathione) and the production of reactive oxygen species capable of disruption of membranes, proteins, and DNA.

The nonoxidative pathway involves esterification of ethanol with free fatty acids (FFA) to form fatty acid ethyl esters (FAEE). The enzymes catalyzing this reaction are FAEE synthases. There appears to be no one enzyme responsible for this reaction, and carboxyl ester lipase (CEL) and triglyceride lipase have been implicated. It has been reported that the pancreas has the highest FAEE synthesizing capacity of any parenchymal organ [25].

FAEE are believed to exert toxicity via:

- direct perturbation of biological membranes following intercalation and
- a transport shuttle mechanism with local release of FFA resulting in disturbance of intracellular membrane function with decreased lysosomal stability (see later) and altered intracellular calcium homeostasis with resultant calcium overload, mitochondrial dysfunction, and cell death.

The pancreatic acinar cell possesses the enzymatic machinery for both oxidative and nonoxidative ethanol metabolism, with the former representing the major pathway for alcohol metabolism [22–24] in rats. Kinetic studies using rat pancreatic acini suggest that ethanol is metabolized in acinar cells predominantly by class III (high $K_{\rm m}$) ADH [22,23]. However, a recent study has

reported that the predominant class of ADH in human pancreatic acini is ADH I, with ADH III contributing little to pancreatic alcohol oxidation [26]. These disparate findings may reflect species differences and the relative magnitudes of the oxidative and nonoxidative pathways in human pancreatic tissue remain to be determined. However, even in rat pancreatic acinar cells, where oxidative metabolism of ethanol seems to dominate, the contribution of the nonoxidative pathway cannot be discounted because FAEE are produced in sufficient amounts to produce local injury [27]. Interestingly, pharmacologic inhibition of the FAEE synthase CEL ameliorates alcohol-induced pancreatic damage in mice [28].

Rat pancreatic stellate cells (PSC) can also oxidize alcohol to acetaldehyde via a pyrazole-sensitive (class I) ADH [29]. These observations are well supported by a recent study reporting activity of an ADH class I isozyme, namely ADH1C, in quiescent human PSC which was inhibited by pyrazole [26]. Interestingly, this study also showed that the expression of ADH1C was increased in activated human PSC in chronic pancreatitis [26]. The capacity of PSC for nonoxidative ethanol metabolism is yet to be determined.

Effects of Ethanol on Pancreatic Acinar Cells

Chronic alcohol administration to rodents results in a number of changes in acinar cells which may predispose the cells to injury. *In vitro* and *in vivo* approaches have now established that ethanol and its metabolites exert multiple effects on acinar cells, including:

- an increase in intracellular levels of digestive enzymes (trypsin, chymotrypsin, and lipase) mediated, at least in part, by increases in their respective mRNA levels [30] and possibly also by decreased secretion secondary to acetaldehyde-induced apical microtubule disruption [31] and inhibition of binding of secretagogues to their receptors [32];
- an increase in lysosomal enzyme content [20,30];
- decreased stability of lysosomes mediated by accumulation of FAEE and cholesteryl esters (transesterification products of FAEE) in the cells [27,33];
- decreased zymogen granule stability [34], possibly mediated by an ethanol-induced reduction of GP2 [35], the predominant protein in zymogen granule membranes that is responsible for zymogen granule shape and membrane stability.

Taken together, the effects of alcohol on lysosomes and zymogen granules create a situation whereby there is an increased potential for contact between trypsinogen and lysosomal hydrolases, with subsequent generation of active trypsin, leading to activation of an intracellular digestive enzyme cascade and autodigestion. 138 Chapter 13

Other effects of alcohol on pancreatic acinar cells include the following:

- FAEE cause a sustained rise in intracellular calcium levels via stimulation of calcium release from endoplasmic reticulum following stimulation of inositol trisphosphate (IP₃) receptors and defective clearance of cytosolic calcium via inhibition of Ca²⁺-ATPase pumps in plasma membrane and endoplasmic reticulum. The sustained rise in calcium levels subsequently causes mitochondrial overload and cell death [36].
- The transcription factors NFκB and AP-1 (which are important regulators of cytokine expression) are induced by alcohol and acetaldehyde as well as by FAEE [22].
- The unfolded protein response/endoplasmic reticulum (ER) stress and autophagy are two homeostatic mechanisms for maintaining cellular integrity in all cells. Recent studies have demonstrated that chronic alcohol consumption induces ER stress [37] and impaired autophagy [38] in pancreatic acinar cells.

Effects of Ethanol on Pancreatic Stellate Cells

PSC are the principal source of collagen and other extracellular matrix proteins in the fibrosis of chronic alcoholic pancreatitis. PSC are directly activated upon exposure to ethanol [29,39]. This activation is thought to be mediated via the metabolism of alcohol to acetaldehyde and the subsequent generation of reactive oxygen species within the cells [29].

PSC are also activated by inflammatory cytokines (released during pancreatic necroinflammation) and, in turn, produce their own inflammatory cytokines resulting in an autocrine loop allowing perpetuation of activation even after the initial insult has been removed [40–44].

Effects of Ethanol on Pancreatic Duct Cells

Inspired by the original observations of Sarles et al. [9] on pancreatic intraductal abnormalities and sweat electrolytes in patients with chronic alcoholic pancreatitis (see earlier), Maleth et al. [45] have recently examined the effect of ethanol on CFTR function. In recently abstinent alcoholics and in acutely drinking alcoholics with very high blood alcohol concentrations, CFTR function (as determined by sweat chloride concentration) was impaired, but this was not the case in normal individuals with acute consumption of alcohol. In addition, it was found that in duct cells isolated from alcoholic pancreatitis tissue, CFTR expression was decreased at both mRNA and membrane protein levels, with evidence of impaired posttranslational processing. In in vitro experiments using duct cell lines and tissue from mice and guinea pigs, ethanol decreased CFTR mRNA as well as membrane CFTR levels and stability; these effects were reported to be mediated by nonoxidative metabolites of ethanol.

Individual Susceptibility to Alcoholic Pancreatitis

Despite the substantial experimental evidence supporting direct toxic effects of alcohol and its metabolites on the pancreas, it is well established that only a minority of people with alcoholism develop clinically evident pancreatitis [46,47], suggesting that an additional factor is required to induce the disease in heavy drinkers. The search for this cofactor/susceptibility factor/trigger factor/second "hit" has prompted many studies, as summarized in Table 13.1.

Ideally, studies into individual susceptibility to alcoholic pancreatitis should compare alcoholics *with* the disease and alcoholics *without* the disease so that the index and the control groups differ in only one variable (i.e., the presence or absence of pancreatitis). This has not always been the case, with several studies using only the healthy population as a control group.

Many susceptibility factors have been examined to date. These can best be classified as being environmental or hereditary. Environmental factors include diet, amount and type of alcohol consumed, the pattern of drinking, smoking, obesity, lipid intolerance, and endotoxemia. Hereditary factors include genes relevant to alcohol metabolism, digestive enzymes and their inhibitors, proinflammatory cytokines, oxidant stress, and cystic fibrosis [8,48,49].

Environmental Factors

Dietary Factors

There is no clear evidence that dietary factors play a role in individual susceptibility to alcoholic pancreatitis [50]. This is certainly true with respect to macronutrients [50]. Properly controlled studies of dietary micronutrients, antioxidants, and other micronutrients are yet to be performed.

Beverage Type and Periodicity of Drinking

Similarly, there is no evidence that the type of alcoholic beverage consumed plays any part in susceptibility to alcoholic pancreatitis [50], although it must be acknowledged that the congeners of alcoholic beverages have not been studied exhaustively.

Additionally, it has not been established that the periodicity of drinking is a susceptibility factor in this disease [50]. Although there have been occasional reports implicating binge drinking, most patients imbibe alcohol at high levels constantly from one day to the next, prior to the initial presentation.

Factor	Association	
Drinking pattern	No	Wilson et al., 1985 [50]
Beverage type	No	Wilson et al., 1985 [50]
	Yes	Nakamura et al., 2003 [95]
Diet	No	Wilson et al., 1985 [50]
Smoking	Yes	Lowenfels et al., 1987 [96]
	No	Haber et al., 1993 [97]
	Yes	Maisonneuve et al., 2005 [54]
Obesity	Yes	^a Ammann et al., 2010 [55]
Inherited factors		
HLA	No	Wilson et al., 1984 [88]
α1-antitrypsin deficiency	No	Haber et al., 1991 [89]
Cystic fibrosis genotype	No	Norton et al., 1998 [98]
Cytochrome P4502E1 polymorphism	No	Frenzer et al., 2002 [93]
ADH genotype	No	Frenzer et al., 2002 [93]
	Yes	Shimosegawa et al., 2008 [64]
	Yes	Maruyama et al., 1999 [65]
	Yes	Matsumoto et al., 1996 [66]
	Yes	Maruyama et al., 2008 [67]
	Yes	Zhong et al., 2015 [68]
Anionic trypsinogen gene mutation	Yes	^a Witt et al., 2006 [74]
	Yes	^a Whitcomb et al., 2012 [75]
	Yes	Derikx et al., 2015 [76]
PSTI/SPINK1 mutations	Yes	Witt et al., 2001 [78]
Claudin 2	Yes	^a Whitcomb et al., 2012 [75]
	Yes	Derikx et al., 2015 [76]
TNF-α, TGF-β, IL-10, IFNγ polymorphisms	No	^a Schneider et al., 2004 [90]
Detoxifying enzymes		
Glutathione S-transferase	No	Frenzer et al., 2002 [93]
UDP-glucuronosyl transferase	Yes	^a Ockenga et al., 2003 [91]
Carboxyl ester lipase (CEL) polymorphism	Yes	Miyasaka et al., 2005 [70]
	No	^a Ragvin et al., 2013 [71]
Hybrid allele of CEL (<i>CEL-HYB</i>)	Yes	^a Fjeld et al., 2015 [72]

Table 13.1 Individual susceptibility to alcoholic pancreatitis.

^a Studies that did not include alcoholics without pancreatitis as controls.

Smoking

The role of smoking as a trigger factor for alcoholic pancreatitis has been a particularly contentious subject [51,52]. This is largely because the vast majority of heavy drinkers are also smokers, making it difficult to demonstrate unequivocally an independent role for smoking in the initiation of pancreatitis. Law et al. [53] concluded that smoking is independently associated with chronic pancreatitis, after adjusting for alcohol and other risk factors. However, the authors acknowledged that the retrospective nature of the study made it difficult to stratify accurately the extent of smoking and alcohol use. Furthermore, the study population included patients with chronic pancreatitis with a variety of etiologies; only a small proportion of the study subjects could be classified as heavy drinkers.

Although the role of smoking as an initiating factor in alcoholic pancreatitis remains uncertain, there is evidence to suggest that it may facilitate the progression of the disease as evidenced by the accelerated development of pancreatic calcifications and endocrine dysfunction in patients with alcoholic pancreatitis who smoke [54].

Obesity

Another recently explored risk factor for alcoholic pancreatitis is obesity. Using a prospectively recruited cohort of patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis and ageand sex-matched healthy subjects as controls, Ammann et al. [55] reported that obesity prior to onset of chronic pancreatitis, defined as body mass index (BMI) greater than 30, was fivefold more frequent in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis compared to healthy controls, but had no effect on disease progression. However, as obesity is highly prevalent in asymptomatic alcoholics compared to the general population [56], the lack of an appropriate control group (alcoholics without pancreatitis) in the Ammann study [55] precludes any definitive conclusions regarding obesity as a susceptibility factor for the development of alcoholic pancreatitis.

Lipid Intolerance

Alcohol abuse can cause hypertriglyceridemia and hypertriglyceridemia is a known cause of acute pancreatitis, at least at very high levels of serum triglycerides. These facts have led to speculation that those alcoholics who develop pancreatitis do so via the development of hypertriglyceridemia. However, when postprandial lipid tolerance was studied in patients with alcoholic pancreatitis (index group) no difference was found compared with a control group comprising alcoholics without pancreatitis [57]. This study emphasized the importance of appropriate controls in studying susceptibility to alcoholic pancreatitis.

Endotoxin

Serum endotoxin levels are increased in alcoholics, even after a single binge, most likely due to an alcohol-induced increase in gut permeability permitting translocation of gram-negative bacteria (such as *E. coli*) across the mucosal barrier and decreased clearance of endotoxin by Kupffer cells in the liver [58,59]. Recently, Forsyth et al. [60] have shown that alcohol increases the permeability of Caco-2 intestinal epithelial cell monolayers via CYP2E1-induced oxidant stress, which in turn induces the circadian clock proteins CLOCK and PER2.

Experimental studies support the concept of bacterial endotoxin (lipopolysaccharide [LPS]) as a promising susceptibility factor for alcoholic pancreatitis. A study by Vonlaufen et al. [61] has provided convincing evidence that endotoxin (LPS) challenge in alcohol-fed rats initiates overt pancreatic injury and also stimulates progression to chronic disease manifesting as acinar atrophy and fibrosis. Importantly, this effect was abrogated in TLR4 (Toll-like receptor 4, LPS receptor) knockout rodents [62], demonstrating the specificity of the effects of LPS on pancreatic cells.

Further work is needed to determine whether genetic polymorphisms pertinent to the alcohol-induced hyperpermeability/endotoxin paradigm may explain individual susceptibility to alcoholic pancreatitis (see later).

In summary, in terms of environmental factors, a clear and single susceptibility factor for alcoholic pancreatitis remains to be identified.

Hereditary Factors

Polymorphisms of Alcohol-Metabolizing Enzymes

Alcohol toxicity is most likely to depend on its metabolism generating toxic metabolites such as acetaldehyde, FAEE, and reactive oxygen species. Increased or decreased activities of alcohol-metabolizing enzymes (ADH, ALDH, CYP2E1, FAEE synthases) may result in the accumulation of toxic metabolites and tissue damage (see earlier).

ADH and ALDH are the major enzymes of oxidative alcohol metabolism in the body. There are multiple ADH and ALDH enzymes encoded by different genes which can exist as several allelic variants. These variants can influence rate of metabolism and their distribution varies between ethnic groups as well as different tissues in the body [21].

Based on amino acid sequence and structural similarities, human ADH enzymes are now classified into five classes. The three class I enzymes (ADH1A, ADH1B, and ADH1C) are the major contributors to ethanol clearance in the liver [21].

There are two main groups of ALDH enzymes: cytosolic ALDH1 and mitochondrial ALDH2. ALDH2 is the major enzyme responsible for the oxidation of acetaldehyde to acetate [21].

Most attention to ADH-mediated metabolism/damage in alcoholic pancreatitis has been centered on the *ADH1B* gene. In Asian populations, the *ADH1B*2* allele predominates and encodes for the more active β 2-ADH subunit that produces acetaldehyde at a much faster rate than the more common *ADH1B*1* allele (wild-type) [63,64]. Several Japanese studies have demonstrated that the frequency of the *ADH1B*2* allele is increased in patients with alcoholic pancreatitis compared to alcoholics without pancreatitis [64–66]. In the Japanese population, a decreased frequency of the *ADH1B*1* allele has also been reported, suggesting that this allele "reduces vulnerability" [66,67].

A recent meta-analysis of eight case–control studies evaluating the association of ADH1B, ADH1C, and ALDH2 variants in alcoholic pancreatitis found a higher risk for carriers of the *ADH1B*2* allele and a lower risk for the *ALDH2*2* allele (coding for a metabolically nearly inactive protein) in Asian patients [68]. In non-Asian subjects, the *ADH1C*2* allele was associated with decreased risk [68].

Genetic polymorphisms have been described in the promoter region as well as in intron 6 of the *CYP2E1* gene, some of which are associated with altered function [69]. However, no polymorphism has been associated with alcoholic pancreatitis in studies of alcoholics without pancreatitis as controls.

Mutations of FAEE Synthase Enzymes

One study reported a positive association between the risk of developing alcoholic pancreatitis and a polymorphism of the gene for one of the candidate FAEE synthase enzymes, CEL, in Japanese subjects [70]. The investigators employed alcoholics without pancreatitis as controls. The functional significance of this polymorphism has not yet been elucidated, and the study findings have not been corroborated in a study involving European subjects [32,71]. A more recent study has reported an association between a hybrid allele of the CEL gene (CEL-HYB) and alcoholic chronic pancreatitis [72]; however the controls used were healthy subjects and not alcoholics without pancreatitis. Based on in vitro studies using HEK293 cells, the authors report that the resulting CEL-HYB protein may play a role in cell injury by impairing autophagy [72].

Trypsinogen Gene Mutations

The landmark report of Whitcomb et al. [73] in 1996 implicating a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene (R122H) in hereditary pancreatitis greatly strengthened the notion that trypsin may be central to the pathogenesis of pancreatitis. Certainly this discovery inspired a great amount of work into the pathogenesis of hereditary pancreatitis, and a number of other mutations were subsequently described.

Using a similar candidate gene approach, studies in alcoholic pancreatitis have largely been negative. A protective variant (G191R) of the anionic trypsinogen gene *PRSS2*, which results in a form of trypsin that is easily degraded, was reported to be significantly less common in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis compared to healthy controls, but the prevalence of this variant in alcoholics without pancreatitis was not tested [74].

Most recently, the results of two large genome-wide association studies (GWASs), one from North America [75] and the other from Europe [76], have been published. A significant association in the *PRSSI/PRSS2* locus at 7q34 was detected (rs10273639). This single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP) is located in the 5' promoter region of *PRSS1* and may affect expression of the trypsinogen gene. Both investigating teams found a decrease in alcoholic pancreatitis risk with rs10273639. This association was not observed in nonalcoholic

chronic pancreatitis, nor in patients with alcoholic liver disease, although, the investigators did not study a control group of "healthy" alcoholics (i.e., those without pancreatic or liver disease). The functional significance of rs10273639 awaits clarification.

Claudin 2 Mutations

A second association of alcoholic pancreatitis was revealed by the aforementioned GWASs [75,76], involving the *CLDN2–RIPPLY1–MORC4* locus (Xp23.3, SNPs rs7057398 and rs12688220). *CLDN2* encodes claudin 2, a tight junction protein. The authors again found a decreased risk of alcoholic pancreatitis associated with the *CLDN2* locus SNP rs12688220. The functional significance of this *CLDN2* SNP remains unclear.

In chronic pancreatitis tissue sections, claudin 2 is expressed in duct cells and acinar cells and there is aberrant expression along the basolateral membrane of acinar cells in the presence of the high-risk SNP [75]. There is an intriguing possibility that the SNP reported influences the function of claudin 2 in the intestine, influencing intestinal permeability and the possibility of endotoxemia in those alcoholics susceptible to pancreatitis (see earlier). Upregulation of pore-forming claudin 2 has been implicated in increased intestinal permeability in Crohn's disease [77].

SPINK 1 Mutations

An association between mutated SPINK1 and alcoholic pancreatitis has also been described. The N34S mutation, a c.101A > G transition leading to substitution of asparagine by serine at codon 34, was found in 5.8% patients with alcoholic pancreatitis, compared to 1.0% alcoholic controls without pancreatitis [78]. A more recent study on Romanian patients has reported that 5% of patients with ACP had the N34S mutation compared to 1% of healthy controls [79]. A recent meta-analysis found a significant association of the N34S mutation with alcoholic pancreatitis with an odds ratio of 4.98 (95% confidence interval: 3.16-7.85) but the association was the weakest among categories analyzed, including tropical pancreatitis, idiopathic chronic pancreatitis, and hereditary pancreatitis [80]. Since the N34S mutated human SPINK1 does not show any altered trypsin inhibitor capacity, the functional consequences of this mutation are unclear.

Chymotrypsin Gene Mutations

Chymotrypsin C (CTRC) is a minor isoform of chymotrypsin. In a German study, in individuals with idiopathic or hereditary chronic pancreatitis, various CTRC variants have been found and the two most frequent variants were detected in 3.3% of pancreatitis patients but only in 0.7% of controls [81]. In individuals with alcoholic pancreatitis both variants have been detected more often (2.9%) than in patients with alcoholic liver disease (0.7%) [81]. In a Chinese population more CTRC variants were detected in chronic pancreatitis patients but the overall frequency of mutations was 2.3% and thus lower than in the European study [82].

CFTR Mutations

CFTR mutations have been implicated in a subset of patients with idiopathic pancreatitis [83,84]. In addition, it has been demonstrated, in both animal and human studies, that CFTR expression and function are impaired by alcohol [45]. However, there is an overall lack of evidence implicating *CFTR* mutations in the pathogenesis of alcoholic pancreatitis. A small study from Brazil showed that patients with alcoholic pancreatitis showed a higher frequency of the T5/T7 genotype in the noncoding region of thymidines in intron 8, suggesting reduced transcription of the *CFTR* gene [85]. Clearly additional and larger studies are needed.

Other Hereditary Factors

A number of other hereditary factors have also been examined as possible triggers for alcoholic pancreatitis. These include blood group antigens [86,87], HLA serotypes [88], α_1 -antitrypsin phenotypes [89], genotypes of the cytokines transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) [90], tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α) [90], interleukin 10

References

- 1 Fleischmann G. Leichenöffnungen [Autopsies]. Erlangen: Johann Jakob Palm, 1815.
- 2 Claessen H. Die Krankheiten des Pankreas [The Diseases of the Pancreas]. Cologne: Dumont-Schaumburg, 1884.
- 3 Freidreich N. Diseases of the pancreas. In: von Ziemssen H, ed. Cyclopedia of the Practice of Medicine, Vol. 3. New York: William Wood, 1878: 549–630.
- 4 Fitz RH. Acute pancreatitis: a consideration of pancreatic hemorrhage, hemorrhagic, suppurative, and gangrenous pancreatitis, and of disseminated fatnecrosis. Boston Med Surg J 1889;120:181–187.
- 5 Frulloni L, Gabbrielli A, Pezzilli R et al. Chronic pancreatitis: report from a multicenter Italian survey (PanCroInfAISP) on 893 patients. Dig Liver Dis 2009;41(4):311–317.
- 6 Yadav D, Hawes RH, Brand RE et al. Alcohol consumption, cigarette smoking, and the risk of recurrent acute and chronic pancreatitis. Arch Intern Med 2009;169(11):1035–1045.

[90], and interferon γ [90], and genotypes of detoxifying enzymes such as UDP-glucuronosyl transferase (*UGT1A7*) [91,92] and glutathione *S*-transferase [93]. Most studies have failed to show any association with alcoholic pancreatitis, although one recent study has reported a positive association between the risk of developing alcoholic pancreatitis and fucosyl transferase (FUT2) nonsecretor status as well as with ABO blood group B status [94]; further work is awaited.

Summary

Since the first association of alcohol excess with pancreatitis more than 200 years ago, understanding of the disease "alcoholic pancreatitis" has undergone considerable conceptual refinement. Although alcohol excess remains a central and definitional component of the disease phenotype, it is clear that the disease is multifactorial/ polygenic and that further work is needed to tease out the various pathogenetic components and their interrelationships.

Acknowledgment

The authors gratefully acknowledge the assistance of Craig Smith with the preparation of this manuscript.

- 7 Yadav D. Recent advances in the epidemiology of alcoholic pancreatitis. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2011;13(2):157–165.
- **8** Aghdassi AA, Weiss FU, Mayerle J, Lerch MM, Simon P. Genetic susceptibility factors for alcohol-induced chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2015;15(4 suppl):S23–31.
- **9** Sarles H, Sarles JC, Camatte R et al. Observations on 205 confirmed cases of acute pancreatitis, recurring pancreatitis, and chronic pancreatitis. Gut 1965;6(6):545–559.
- 10 Ammann RW, Muellhaupt B. Progression of alcoholic acute to chronic pancreatitis. Gut 1994;35(4):552–556.
- 11 Kloppel G. Progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis. A pathologist's view. Surg Clin North Am 1999;79(4):801–814.
- 12 Deng X, Wang L, Elm MS et al. Chronic alcohol consumption accelerates fibrosis in response to cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Am J Pathol 2005;166(1):93–106.
- 13 Perides G, Tao X, West N, Sharma A, Steer ML. A mouse model of ethanol dependent pancreatic fibrosis. Gut 2005;54(10):1461–1467.
- 14 Strum WB, Spiro HM. Chronic pancreatitis. Ann Intern Med 1971;74(2):264–277.
- 15 Durbec JP, Sarles H. Multicenter survey of the etiology of pancreatic diseases. Relationship between the relative risk of developing chronic pancreaitis and alcohol, protein and lipid consumption. Digestion 1978;18(5–6):337–350.
- 16 Corrao G, Bagnardi V, Zambon A, La Vecchia C. A meta-analysis of alcohol consumption and the risk of 15 diseases. Prev Med 2004;38(5):613–619.
- 17 Irving HM, Samokhvalov AV, Rehm J. Alcohol as a risk factor for pancreatitis. A systematic review and metaanalysis. JOP 2009;10(4):387–392.
- 18 Apte MV, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Mechanisms of alcoholic pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;25(12):1816–1826.
- 19 Bernard JP, Barthet M, Gharib B et al. Quantification of human lithostathine by high performance liquid chromatography. Gut 1995;36(4):630–636.
- **20** Apte M, Norton I, Haber P et al. The effect of ethanol on pancreatic enzymes—a dietary artefact? Biochim Biophys Acta 1998;1379(3):314–324.
- **21** Zakhari S. Overview: how is alcohol metabolized by the body? Alcohol Res Health 2006;29(4):245–254.
- 22 Gukovskaya AS, Mouria M, Gukovsky I et al. Ethanol metabolism and transcription factor activation in pancreatic acinar cells in rats. Gastroenterology 2002;122(1):106–118.
- **23** Haber PS, Apte MV, Applegate TL et al. Metabolism of ethanol by rat pancreatic acinar cells. J Lab Clin Med 1998;132:294–302.
- 24 Haber PS, Apte MV, Moran C et al. Non-oxidative metabolism of ethanol by rat pancreatic acini. Pancreatology 2004;4(2):82–89.
- 25 Laposata EA, Lange LG. Presence of nonoxidative ethanol metabolism in human organs commonly damaged by ethanol abuse. Science 1986;231(4737):497–499.
- 26 Chiang CP, Wu CW, Lee SP et al. Expression pattern, ethanol-metabolizing activities, and cellular localization of alcohol and aldehyde dehydrogenases in human pancreas: implications for pathogenesis of alcohol-induced pancreatic injury. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2009;33(6):1059–1068.
- 27 Haber PS, Wilson JS, Apte MV, Pirola RC. Fatty acid ethyl esters increase rat pancreatic lysosomal fragility. J Lab Clin Med 1993;121:759–764.
- **28** Huang W, Booth DM, Cane MC et al. Fatty acid ethyl ester synthase inhibition ameliorates ethanol-induced Ca²⁺-dependent mitochondrial dysfunction and acute pancreatitis. Gut 2014;63(8):1313–1324.

- 29 Apte MV, Phillips PA, Fahmy RG et al. Does alcohol directly stimulate pancreatic fibrogenesis? Studies with rat pancreatic stellate cells. Gastroenterology 2000;118(4):780–794.
- **30** Apte MV, Wilson JS, McCaughan GW et al. Ethanolinduced alterations in messenger RNA levels correlate with glandular content of pancreatic enzymes. J Lab Clin Med 1995;125:634–640.
- **31** Siegmund E, Luthen F, Kunert J, Weber H. Ethanol modifies the actin cytoskeleton in rat pancreatic acinar cells—comparison with effects of CCK. Pancreatology 2004;4(1):12–21.
- **32** Sankaran H, Lewin MB, Wong A et al. Irreversible inhibition by acetaldehyde of cholecystokinin-induced amylase secretion from isolated rat pancreatic acini. Biochem Pharmacol 1985;34:2859–2863.
- **33** Wilson JS, Apte MV, Thomas MC, Haber PS, Pirola RC. Effects of ethanol, acetaldehyde and cholesteryl esters on pancreatic lysosomes. Gut 1992;33:1099–1104.
- 34 Haber PS, Wilson JS, Apte MV, Korsten MA, Pirola RC. Chronic ethanol consumption increases the fragility of rat pancreatic zymogen granules. Gut 1994;35:1474–1478.
- 35 Apte MV, Norton ID, Haber PS et al. Chronic ethanol administration decreases rat pancreatic GP2 content. Biochim Biophys Acta 1997;1336:89–98.
- **36** Criddle DN, Murphy J, Fistetto G et al. Fatty acid ethyl esters cause pancreatic calcium toxicity via inositol trisphosphate receptors and loss of ATP synthesis. Gastroenterology 2006;130(3):781–793.
- 37 Lugea A, Tischler D, Nguyen J et al. Adaptive unfolded protein response attenuates alcohol-induced pancreatic damage. Gastroenterology 2011;140(3):987–997.
- 38 Fortunato F, Burgers H, Bergmann F et al. Impaired autolysosome formation correlates with LAMP-2 depletion: role of apoptosis, autophagy, and necrosis in pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2009;137(1):350–360, 60.e1–5.
- **39** Masamune A, Satoh A, Watanabe T et al. Effects of ethanol and its metabolites on human pancreatic stellate cells. Dig Dis Sci 2010;55(1):204–211.
- **40** Apte MV, Haber PS, Darby SJ et al. Pancreatic stellate cells are activated by proinflammatory cytokines: implications for pancreatic fibrogenesis. Gut 1999;44(4):534–541.
- **41** Schneider E, Schmid-Kotsas A, Zhao J et al. Identification of mediators stimulating proliferation and matrix synthesis of rat pancreatic stellate cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol 2001;281(2):C532–543.
- **42** Mews P, Phillips P, Fahmy R et al. Pancreatic stellate cells respond to inflammatory cytokines: potential role in chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2002;50(4):535–541.

- **43** Apte M, Pirola R, Wilson J. New insights into alcoholic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;24(suppl 3):S51–56.
- **44** Masamune A, Kikuta K, Watanabe T et al. Fibrinogen induces cytokine and collagen production in pancreatic stellate cells. Gut. 2009 Apr;58(4):550–9.
- **45** Maleth J, Balazs A, Pallagi P et al. Alcohol disrupts levels and function of the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator to promote development of pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;148(2):427–439.e16.
- **46** Dreiling DA, Koller M. The natural history of alcoholic pancreatitis: update 1985. Mt Sinai J Med 1985;52(5):340–342.
- 47 Steinberg W, Tenner S. Acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1994;330(17):1198–1210.
- 48 Apte MV, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Individual susceptibility to alcoholic pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;23(suppl 1):S63–68.
- 49 Witt H, Apte MV, Keim V, Wilson JS. Chronic pancreatitis: challenges and advances in pathogenesis, genetics, diagnosis, and therapy. Gastroenterology 2007;132(4):1557–1573.
- 50 Wilson JS, Bernstein L, McDonald C, Tait A, McNeil D, Pirola RC. Diet and drinking habits in relation to the development of alcoholic pancreatitis. Gut 1985;26(9):882–887.
- **51** Apte MV, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Where there's smoke there's not necessarily fire. Gut 2005;54(4):446–447.
- 52 Apte MV, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Pancreas: alcoholic pancreatitis—it's the alcohol, stupid. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;6(6):321–322.
- 53 Law R, Parsi M, Lopez R, Zuccaro G, Stevens T. Cigarette smoking is independently associated with chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2010;10(1):54–59.
- **54** Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB, Mullhaupt B et al. Cigarette smoking accelerates progression of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54(4):510–514.
- 55 Ammann RW, Raimondi S, Maisonneuve P, Mullhaupt B. Is obesity an additional risk factor for alcoholic chronic pancreatitis? Pancreatology 2010;10(1):47–53.
- **56** Wannamethee SG, Shaper AG. Alcohol, body weight, and weight gain in middle-aged men. Am J Clin Nutr 2003;77(5):1312–1317.
- 57 Haber PS, Wilson JS, Apte MV, Hall W, Goumas K, Pirola RC. Lipid intolerance does not account for susceptibility to alcoholic and gallstone pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1994;106(3):742–748.
- 58 Bode C, Kugler V, Bode JC. Endotoxemia in patients with alcoholic and non-alcoholic cirrhosis and in subjects with no evidence of chronic liver disease following acute alcohol excess. J Hepatol 1987;4(1):8–14.
- **59** Bode JC, Parlesak A, Bode C. Gut derived bacterial toxins (endotoxin) and alcohol liver disease. In: Argawal

DP, Seitz HK, eds. Alcohol in Health and Disease. New York/Basel: Marcel Dekker, 2001: 369–386.

- 60 Forsyth CB, Voigt RM, Shaikh M et al. Role for intestinal CYP2E1 in alcohol-induced circadian gene-mediated intestinal hyperpermeability. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2013;305(2):G185–195.
- **61** Vonlaufen A, Phillips PA, Xu Z et al. Withdrawal of alcohol promotes regression while continued alcohol intake promotes persistence of LPS-induced pancreatic injury in alcohol-fed rats. Gut 2011;60(2):238–246.
- 62 Xu Z, Shah S, Pirola RC, Wilson JS, Apte MV. Pancreatic fibrosis in alcohol-fed LPS challenged mice is regulated by the TLR4 receptor. Gastroenterology 2013;145:S-477.
- **63** Bosron WF, Li TK. Genetic polymorphism of human liver alcohol and aldehyde dehydrogenases, and their relationship to alcohol metabolism and alcoholism. Hepatology 1986;6(3):502–510.
- **64** Shimosegawa T, Kume K, Masamune A. SPINK1, ADH2, and ALDH2 gene variants and alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in Japan. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;23(suppl 1):S82–86.
- **65** Maruyama K, Takahashi H, Matsushita S et al. Genotypes of alcohol-metabolizing enzymes in relation to alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in Japan. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 1999;23(4 suppl):85s–91s.
- 66 Matsumoto M, Takahashi H, Maruyama K et al. Genotypes of alcohol-metabolizing enzymes and the risk for alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in Japanese alcoholics. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 1996;20(9 suppl):289a–292a.
- **67** Maruyama K, Harada S, Yokoyama A et al. Association analysis among polymorphisms of the various genes and chronic alcoholic pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;23(suppl 1):S69–72.
- 68 Zhong Y, Cao J, Zou R, Peng M. Genetic polymorphisms in alcohol dehydrogenase, aldehyde dehydrogenase and alcoholic chronic pancreatitis susceptibility: a meta-analysis. Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015;38(7):417–425.
- **69** Verlaan M, te Morsche RH, Roelofs HM et al. Genetic polymorphisms in alcohol-metabolizing enzymes and chronic pancreatitis. Alcohol Alcohol 2004;39(1):20–24.
- **70** Miyasaka K, Ohta M, Takano S et al. Carboxylester lipase gene polymorphism as a risk of alcohol-induced pancreatitis. Pancreas 2005;30(4):e87–e91.
- 71 Ragvin A, Fjeld K, Weiss FU et al. The number of tandem repeats in the carboxyl-ester lipase (CEL) gene as a risk factor in alcoholic and idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(1):29–32.
- **72** Fjeld K, Weiss FU, Lasher D et al. A recombined allele of the lipase gene CEL and its pseudogene CELP

confers susceptibility to chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2015;47(5):518–522.

- 73 Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Nat Genet 1996;14(2):141–145.
- 74 Witt H, Sahin-Toth M, Landt O et al. A degradationsensitive anionic trypsinogen (PRSS2) variant protects against chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2006;38(6):668–673.
- 75 Whitcomb DC, LaRusch J, Krasinskas AM et al. Common genetic variants in the CLDN2 and PRSS1-PRSS2 loci alter risk for alcohol-related and sporadic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2012;44(12):1349–1354.
- 76 Derikx MH, Kovacs P, Scholz M et al. Polymorphisms at PRSS1-PRSS2 and CLDN2-MORC4 loci associate with alcoholic and non-alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in a European replication study. Gut 2015;64(9):1426–1433.
- 77 Zeissig S, Burgel N, Gunzel D et al. Changes in expression and distribution of claudin 2, 5 and 8 lead to discontinuous tight junctions and barrier dysfunction in active Crohn's disease. Gut 2007;56(1):61–72.
- **78** Witt H, Luck W, Becker M et al. Mutation in the SPINK1 trypsin inhibitor gene, alcohol use, and chronic pancreatitis. JAMA 2001;285(21):2716–2717.
- **79** Diaconu BL, Ciobanu L, Mocan T et al. Investigation of the SPINK1 N34S mutation in Romanian patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. A clinical analysis based on the criteria of the M-ANNHEIM classification. J Gastrointestin Liver Dis 2009;18(2):143–150.
- 80 Aoun E, Chang CC, Greer JB, Papachristou GI, Barmada MM, Whitcomb DC. Pathways to injury in chronic pancreatitis: decoding the role of the high-risk SPINK1 N34S haplotype using meta-analysis. PLoS One 2008;3(4):e2003.
- 81 Rosendahl J, Witt H, Szmola R et al. Chymotrypsin C (CTRC) variants that diminish activity or secretion are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2008;40(1):78–82.
- 82 Chang MC, Chang YT, Wei SC et al. Association of novel chymotrypsin C gene variations and haplotypes in patients with chronic pancreatitis in Chinese in Taiwan. Pancreatology 2009;9(3):287–292.
- **83** Cohn JA, Friedman KJ, Noone PG, Knowles MR, Silverman LM, Jowell PS. Relation between mutations of the cystic fibrosis gene and idiopathic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1998;339(10):653–658.
- 84 Sharer N, Schwarz M, Malone G et al. Mutations of the cystic fibrosis gene in patients with chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1998;339(10):645–652.
- **85** da Costa MZ, Guarita DR, Ono-Nita SK et al. CFTR polymorphisms in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2009;9(1–2):173–181.

- 86 Greer JB, LaRusch J, Brand RE, O'Connell MR, Yadav D, Whitcomb DC. ABO blood group and chronic pancreatitis risk in the NAPS2 cohort. Pancreas 2011;40(8):1188–1194.
- 87 Stigendal L, Olsson R, Rydberg L, Samuelsson BE.
 Blood group lewis phenotype on erythrocytes and in saliva in alcoholic pancreatitis and chronic liver disease.
 J Clin Pathol 1984;37(7):778–782.
- 88 Wilson JS, Gossat D, Tait A, Rouse S, Juan XJ, Pirola RC. Evidence for an inherited predisposition to alcoholic pancreatitis. A controlled HLA typing study. Dig Dis Sci 1984;29(8):727–730.
- **89** Haber PS, Wilson JS, McGarity BH, Hall W, Thomas MC, Pirola RC. Alpha 1 antitrypsin phenotypes and alcoholic pancreatitis. Gut 1991;32(8):945–948.
- **90** Schneider A, Barmada MM, Slivka A, Martin JA, Whitcomb DC. Analysis of tumor necrosis factoralpha, transforming growth factor-beta 1, interleukin-10, and interferon-gamma polymorphisms in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Alcohol 2004;32(1):19–24.
- **91** Ockenga J, Vogel A, Teich N, Keim V, Manns MP, Strassburg CP. UDP glucuronosyltransferase (UGT1A7) gene polymorphisms increase the risk of chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2003;124(7):1802–1808.
- **92** te Morsche RH, Drenth JP, Truninger K et al. UGT1A7 polymorphisms in chronic pancreatitis: an example of genotyping pitfalls. Pharmacogenomics J 2008;8(1):34–41.
- **93** Frenzer A, Butler WJ, Norton ID et al. Polymorphism in alcohol-metabolizing enzymes, glutathione Stransferases and apolipoprotein E and susceptibility to alcohol-induced cirrhosis and chronic pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2002;17(2):177–182.
- 94 Weiss FU, Schurmann C, Guenther A et al. Fucosyltransferase 2 (FUT2) non-secretor status and blood group B are associated with elevated serum lipase activity in asymptomatic subjects, and an increased risk for chronic pancreatitis: a genetic association study. Gut 2015;64(4):646–656.
- **95** Nakamura Y, Ishikawa A, Sekiguchi S, Kuroda M, Imazeki H, Higuchi S. Spirits and gastrectomy increase risk for chronic pancreatitis in Japanese male alcoholics. Pancreas 2003;26(2):e27–31.
- **96** Lowenfels AB, Zwemer FL, Jhangiani S, Pitchumoni CS. Pancreatitis in a native American Indian population. Pancreas 1987;2(6):694–697.
- **97** Haber PS, Wilson JS, Pirola RC. Smoking and alcoholic pancreatitis. Pancreas 1993;8(5):568–572.
- 98 Norton ID, Apte MV, Dixson H, Trent RJ, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Cystic fibrosis genotypes and alcoholic pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1998;13:496–500.

14

Epidemiology and Etiology of Acute Biliary Pancreatitis

Michael G.T. Raraty¹, Andrea Sheel², and John P. Neoptolemos³

¹ Royal Liverpool & Broadgreen University Hospitals NHS Trust, Royal Liverpool University Hospital, Liverpool, UK

² NIHR Liverpool Pancreas Biomedical Research Unit, Department of Molecular and Clinical Cancer Medicine, Institute of Translational Medicine,

University of Liverpool, Liverpool, UK

³ Department of Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

Many authorities have contributed to our understanding of the link between the biliary tree and acute pancreatitis over the years (Table 14.1), but none more so than Eugene Opie, a pathologist at the Johns Hopkins Hospital in Baltimore, who wrote:

> During whatever stage of the disease operation is performed the condition of the bile passages is important and may offer an imperative indication for interference. The common bile duct should be examined so far as it is possible, and bearing in mind the mechanism by which a small calculus may produce the lesion, the operator should, if feasible, exclude the possibility that a stone is still lodged in the diverticulum of Vater. If such impaction should be found, removal of the calculus is essential in order to prevent further destruction of the pancreas. The temporary lodgement of a calculus within the diverticulum may produce an extensive pancreatic lesion, yet, finally expelled into the duodenum the stone may no longer be demonstrable either at operation or autopsy. Hence in a considerable number of cases the gallbladder will be found to be filled with gallstones, even though the bile ducts are free. The stones may be of such size that any one of them lodged at the orifice of the common duct might divert bile into the pancreatic duct [30].

This demonstrates both his understanding of the pathophysiologic mechanism of acute pancreatitis (i.e., the passage of gallstones and their lodgement at the ampulla of Vater) but also the importance of removal of such stones for the prevention of further attacks. Claude Bernard had previously shown that injection of bile and sweet oil into the pancreatic duct of dogs caused peritonitis, but he failed to connect this with the development of pancreatitis [12]. Lancereaux, in 1899, suggested that a stone in the lower main bile duct might obstruct the main pancreatic duct and allow penetration of microorganisms into the pancreas [16], but again did not link this to the development of acute pancreatitis. Instead it was Opie who finally linked gallstones with the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis [17].

Etiology of Gallstone Pancreatitis

It is now widely accepted that gallstone-associated pancreatitis results from the passage of stones through the sphincter of Oddi, into the duodenum (Fig. 14.1a,b). In a landmark study, Acosta and Ledesma analyzed the feces of patients with gallstones and pancreatitis [24]. They identified stones in the feces of 94% of patients with gallstone-associated pancreatitis but in only 8% of patients with uncomplicated biliary colic without pancreatitis. There are essentially three hypotheses to account for how gallstones induce acute pancreatitis: (i) common channel, (ii) duodenal reflux, and (iii) ductal hypertension.

Common Channel Hypothesis

Opie described the discovery of a stone impacted at the ampulla of Vater in a common biliary/pancreatic channel of a patient who had died of acute pancreatitis [17]. He suggested that reflux of bile into the pancreatic duct may have been the precipitating cause of acute pancreatitis.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 14.1	Landmarks in the understanding	of the relationship b	between the biliary	tree and acute pancreatitis.
10010 1111	Earlanding in the anacistanani		between the billing	active participation

Landmark	Authors	Date
Description of the pancreas	Herophilus of Chalkidon [1]	~300 вс
Naming of the pancreas	Rufus of Ephesus [2]	~100
Case report of pancreatic inflammation	S. Alberti [3]	1578
Main pancreatic duct	Johann G. Wirsung [4]	1642
Secretory function	Regnier de Graaf [5]	1664
Sphincter mechanism	Francis Glisson [6]	1681
Duodenal papilla	J.C. Brunner [7]	1683
Papilla and ampulla	G. Bidloo [8]	1685
Lower bile duct diverticulum	Abraham Vater [9]	1720
Accessory pancreatic duct	G.D. Santorini [10]	1724
Acute pancreatitis	F. Claessen [11]	1842
Experimental "biliary pancreatitis"	Claude Bernard [12]	1856
Sphincter mechanism	Ruggero Oddi [13]	1887
Clinical overview	Reginald Fitz [14]	1889
Theory of autodigestion	Hans Chiari [15]	1896
Main pancreatic duct obstructed by a gallstone	E. Lancereaux [16]	1899
Common channel hypothesis	Eugene L. Opie [17]	1901
Role of biliary surgery	W.J. Mayo [18]	1908
Sphincter dysfunction	E. Archibald [19]	1919
Classic surgical paper	B. Moynihan [20]	1925
Role of nonoperative management	O. Mikkelsen [21]	1934
Sphincter complex	E.A. Boyden [22]	1937
Prevention of further attacks by cholecystectomy	Raker and Bartlett [23]	1953
Frequent spontaneous passage of gallstones	Acosta and Ledesma [24]	1974
Prognostication	J.H. Ranson et al. [25]	1974
First randomized trial controlled by prognostic stratification	C.W. Imrie et al. [26]	1978
Endoscopic stone extraction in acute pancreatitis	M. Classen et al. [27]	1978
First randomized trial of ERCP/sphincterotomy	J.P. Neoptolemos et al. [28]	1988
Ductal hypertension hypothesis	M.M. Lerch et al. [29]	1993

Experimentally, Opie was able to demonstrate that forcible injection of bile into the pancreatic ducts of dogs did indeed induce inflammation of the pancreas, a finding that has been confirmed by other investigators [31]. It has become apparent, however, that no more than twothirds of the population have such a common ductal channel [32,33] and in many cases this is so short that a stone obstructing the common bile duct would also obstruct the pancreatic duct. Nevertheless, common channels are found more commonly among patients with biliary acute pancreatitis than in the general population [34]. Even in the absence of a significant anatomic common channel, however, it is possible that passage of a stone may cause a functional common channel in some patients by causing a stenosis of the ampulla of Vater [35]. This assumes that bile reflux is the trigger for pancreatitis, even though at normal pressures bile is not injurious to the pancreas [36]. The pressure in the pancreatic duct is, in fact, normally two to three times higher than that in the bile duct and would therefore tend to favor reflux of pancreatic secretions into the biliary tract rather than vice versa [37,38].

Duodenal Reflux Hypothesis

A second potential mechanism of pancreatitis induced by the passage of gallstones invokes the reflux of duodenal content into the pancreatic duct. This is a 148 Chapter 14



Figure 14.1 A 78-year-old man presented with mild acute pancreatitis with a normal bilirubin but elevated liver enzymes alkaline phosphatase and gamma-glutamyltransferase. Transabdominal ultrasound was unhelpful, but endoscopic ultrasound demonstrated at least one stone in the common bile duct (a). Several stones were removed at subsequent endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (b).

mechanism that has been utilized in experimental studies on dogs [39] in which a closed duodenal loop is created. The subsequent development of pancreatitis appears to be due to reflux of contents since it may be prevented by ligation of the pancreatic duct [40-42]. This does have an infrequent parallel in humans in that obstruction of the afferent loop after Polya gastrectomy or gastroenterostomy may occasionally cause acute pancreatitis [43,44], however, the normal pancreatic duct is protected by several mechanisms to prevent this occurrence (i.e., the oblique course of the duct, the sphincter of Oddi, and the mucosal folds around the opening) [45]. Passage of a gallstone may allow reflux of duodenal contents either directly at the time of passing or later by damaging the sphincter mechanism, but surgical sphincterotomy at endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is usually protective against further episodes of biliary pancreatitis and does not appear to predispose to pancreatitis due to duodenal reflux [46-48]. In cases of pancreatitis due to duodenal obstruction, not only is there duodeno-pancreatic reflux but this also occurs at a high pressure, and it is likely that ductal hypertension is at least as significant as the duodenal content. It is possible to induce pancreatitis experimentally in rats by infusion of isotonic saline solution alone (M Brady, unpublished data).

Ductal Hypertension Hypothesis

Lerch et al. evaluated the effect of obstruction at different sites in the pancreaticobiliary ductal tree on the development of pancreatitis in opossums [29]. They showed that obstruction of the main pancreatic duct alone is sufficient to induce pancreatitis in this animal model and that separate ligation of the common bile duct or ligation of the common biliopancreatic channel did not affect the severity of disease caused. Other studies have shown that continued stimulation of secretion in the presence of an obstructed pancreatic duct exacerbates the damage [49], but that relief of the obstruction ameliorates the severity of pancreatitis [50]. Obstruction of the pancreatic duct in the presence of continued stimulation of secretion induces pancreatic ductal hypertension. Ductal hypertension would also be generated by several of the other, less common, causes of acute pancreatitis, such as ampullary tumors, helminthic infestations, and ERCP. Indeed, injection of many compounds into the pancreatic duct at supraphysiologic pressure is sufficient to induce acute pancreatitis [31], but it is likely that the pressure of injection is of more significance than the precise chemical compound used.

The mechanism by which increased ductal pressure leads to pancreatitis has been the subject of much debate over the years. It has been generally assumed that it acts either by causing rupture of small pancreatic ductules and extravasation of secretions into the interstitium of the gland with subsequent activation of enzymes, or by prevention of discharge of secretions from the acinar cells into the ductal space with consequent intracellular changes. Since the first observable changes after duct ligation occur within the acinar cells rather than in the interstitium or periductally, the latter would seem more likely. High pressure within the acinar lumen may impair both exocytosis of zymogens and Ca²⁺ extrusion from the apical plasma membrane [51]. Disruption of the plasma membrane and its transport channels also impairs the restoration of normal Ca²⁺ levels after physiologic cholecystokinin (CCK) stimulation, and CCK stimulation is known to compound the effects of ductal obstruction [50,52]. It is known that disruption of acinar Ca^{2+} signaling is a key early event in the initiation of intra-acinar enzyme activation [53] and Ca²⁺ signaling is indeed disrupted by experimental duct obstruction [54,55]. Ca²⁺ signals may also be disrupted by the uptake into acinar cells of bile acids, which thereby induce cell death [56,57]; this may compound the effect of obstruction if a common biliopancreatic channel does exist.

Two-phase Hypothesis of Gallstone Acute Pancreatitis

These three proposed pathogenetic mechanisms are not mutually exclusive, and may compound each other, as is the case with biliopancreatic reflux in the presence of ductal obstruction and hypertension. Indeed, obstruction alone often leads to biliary complications rather than pancreatitis, and therefore a two-phase hypothesis has been proposed to explain the development of acute pancreatitis [58]. Initially, the passage of a gallstone in a patient with a common pancreatobiliary channel induces acute pancreatitis, but migration of the stone allows free drainage of activated pancreatic enzymes and the pancreas can recover, resulting clinically in a mild attack of acute pancreatitis. Such is the case for the majority of attacks of acute pancreatitis. In a minority, however, further obstruction to the flow of activated enzyme-rich pancreatic juice results in exacerbation of the pancreatic damage and a severe attack of pancreatitis. Secondary obstruction may be due to:

- edema of the head of the pancreas or ampulla after passage of a gallstone;
- repeated transient obstruction due to passage of multiple small stones;
- a large stone impacted in the distal main bile duct causing compression of the main pancreatic duct which lies alongside;
- impaction of a larger stone at the ampulla of Vater itself.

The first and second phases of this mechanism may be separated by minutes, hours or days, but the hypothesis implies that there may be a window of opportunity in some patients in which to prevent further obstruction and avert a severe attack of pancreatitis.

Other Causes of "Biliary" Acute Pancreatitis

Although biliary acute pancreatitis is often equated with pancreatitis secondary to gallstones, and in reality most often is, a number of other less common etiologies cause pancreatitis via a similar mechanism and should be considered in the same category (Box 14.1). Biliary sludge is almost certainly not a cause of pancreatitis but is a common finding in patients with acute pancreatitis due to reduction in gallbladder motility (see later). As with gallstones, the essential pathophysiologic mechanism is obstruction to the pancreatic duct at the level of the ampulla of Vater.

Cholesterolosis has been described as affecting 11% of gallbladders removed at surgery [59]. In most cases, cholesterol polyps were found in association with gallstones, but in one study of 55 cases with cholesterolosis alone, 27 (55%) presented with recurrent acute pancreatitis, suggesting that cholesterol polyps themselves may cause transient pancreaticobiliary obstruction (Fig. 14.2). A larger, more recent series, however, of 6868 patients who had undergone cholecystectomy, found no association between cholesterolosis and acute pancreatitis [60].

Biliary sludge is a mixture of particulate matter that precipitates from bile, generally consisting of cholesterol monohydrate crystals, calcium bilirubinate, and other calcium salts embedded in mucin [61] (Fig. 14.3). Biliary sludge often coexists with gallstones [62] and it is

Box 14.1 Causes of "biliary" acute pancreatitis			
Gallstones			
Cholesterolosis			
Extracorporeal shock-wave lithotripsy for gallstones			
Complications of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopan- creatography and endoscopic sphincterotomy			
Surgery of the biliary tract			
Ampullary tumors			
Cholangiocarcinoma			
Periampullary diverticulum			
Intraluminal diverticulum			
Choledochocele			
Choledochal cyst			
Anomalous union of pancreatobiliary ducts			
Parasitic infestation			
Sclerosing cholangitis			
Sphincter dysfunction			
Biliary stenting			



Figure 14.2 A gallbladder specimen demonstrating cholesterolosis and multiple cholesterol polyps.



Figure 14.3 Microscopy of biliary "sludge" containing calcium bilirubinate granules.

questionable whether the formation of sludge represents an early stage of gallstone formation. Biliary sludge has been reported as causing acute pancreatitis in 3.1% of cases [63], although whether this is due to sludge per se or to associated microlithiasis is difficult to judge. A study performed by Lee et al. assessed 86 patients who had been diagnosed with "idiopathic pancreatitis" and found evidence of biliary sludge in the majority (67%). Although the presence of biliary sludge was not shown to have a causal relationship, its presence was predictive for recurrent episodes of acute pancreatitis [64].

ERCP, with or without sphincterotomy, is associated with the development of acute pancreatitis in up to 7% of cases [65]. Factors associated with an increased risk were a history of previous ERCP-induced pancreatitis (odds ratio [OR] 5.4), suspected sphincter of Oddi dysfunction (OR 2.6), female gender (OR 2.5), biliary sphincter balloon dilatation (OR 4.5), difficult cannulation (OR 3.4), pancreatic sphincterotomy (OR 3.1), and one or more injections of contrast into the pancreatic duct (OR 2.7).

Biliary surgery has been infrequently linked with acute pancreatitis, usually after exploration of the main bile duct. In a study of 1041 patients undergoing surgery for gallstones, Vernava et al. [66] found three cases of pancreatitis following cholecystectomy in 842 patients (0.35%) but nine cases of pancreatitis after 199 bile duct explorations (4.5%), of whom three patients died. Operations involving transduodenal bile duct exploration are especially likely to trigger acute pancreatitis. In one study, 23 of 208 patients died following transduodenal exploration of the main bile duct [67].

Parasites may cause acute pancreatitis by obstruction of the ampulla of Vater, either by inducing the formation of gallstones or by direct infestation of the main pancreatic duct. Such causes are unusual in Western countries but common in parts of Africa and Asia where the commonest pathogens are *Ascaris, Clonorchis sinensis*, echinococcal hydatid disease, *Giardia*, and malaria [68–72].

Tumors at or around the level of the ampulla of Vater may present as acute pancreatitis in around 6% of cases [73–76]. More proximal lesions have also been reported as presenting with acute pancreatitis, possibly due to ampullary obstruction by tumor fragments or mucoid secretions [77]. There are a few anecdotal reports of sclerosing cholangitis as a cause of acute pancreatitis [78,79].

Sphincter of Oddi dysfunction, either dyskinesia or organic stenosis, may present as recurrent acute pancreatitis [80], although many patients with sphincter dyskinesia also have gallstones, and there is some evidence that dyskinesia is more common in patients with gallstones [81].

Epidemiology of Biliary Acute Pancreatitis

Between 3% and 8% of patients with symptomatic gallstones develop acute pancreatitis [82,83], representing an increase in relative risk of developing pancreatitis for

(a)

patients with gallstones of up to 35 times that of the general population. Around 80% of patients will have a mild attack, 20% will have a severe attack, and 5% will die as a result of acute biliary pancreatitis (ABP) [84]. Like gallstones in general, gallstone pancreatitis is more common in women than in men and tends to occur in an older age group than pancreatitis due to alcohol ingestion [85]. The precise incidence varies with the population prevalence of gallstones [86] but ranges from 150 to 420 per million population in Western countries [87–89].

The development of gallstone acute pancreatitis is related to the size and number of the gallstones present. Patients with gallstones who present with acute pancreatitis tend to have smaller stones, in larger numbers, and with preserved gallbladder motility when compared with patients with otherwise symptomatic gallstones without pancreatitis [90]. Such criteria would obviously favor migration of small stones from the gallbladder into the biliary tree. This study also suggested that patients with pancreatitis had a higher concentration of mucin in their bile than patients with gallstones causing other symptoms. Higher mucin levels appear to correlate with the number of gallstones, suggesting that mucin encourages stone formation. A further study also showed a correlation with the diameter of the cystic duct, again in keeping with the passage of stones from the gallbladder into the biliary tree [91]. In a study of 528 patients with gallstones, those presenting with pancreatitis had smaller stones $(3 \pm 1 \text{ mm})$ than those with obstructive jaundice $(4 \pm 1 \text{ mm})$, acute cholecystitis $(8 \pm 1 \text{ mm})$, or asymptomatic stones $(9 \pm 1 \text{ mm}; P = 0.01)$ [92].

In most series, gallstones account for approximately 60% of cases of acute pancreatitis [87,88,93,94]. Detailed studies of patients with "idiopathic" acute pancreatitis, however, suggest that a high proportion of these cases are due to microlithiasis, which may be detected by endoluminal ultrasound if performed early enough after the onset of disease. Such studies suggest that up to 80% of "idiopathic" cases are actually due to gallstones [64,95–99] (Fig. 14.4).

Confirmation of Gallstones as the Cause of Pancreatitis

It is important to confirm the presence of gallstones in acute pancreatitis in three distinct clinical settings:

- 1) during the acute phase in a patient with prognostically severe pancreatitis in whom early ERCP and sphincterotomy may be of therapeutic benefit;
- 2) in the convalescent phase, to identify patients in whom laparoscopic cholecystectomy and/or endoscopic sphincterotomy (ES) will prevent further attacks;



Figure 14.4 A gallbladder specimen containing microlithiasis that had been missed by all investigations, including bile crystal analysis and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography.

 in the identification of patients with microlithiasis or cholesterolosis who may have previously been deemed "idiopathic" but who may also benefit from cholecystectomy.

Although transabdominal ultrasound is the investigation of choice for gallbladder stones, with an overall accuracy in excess of 95%, in the setting of acute pancreatitis it is much less accurate, detecting stones in only 70-80% of cases [100,101]. It is even less satisfactory in the detection of main bile duct stones, even in the absence of acute pancreatitis, with a sensitivity of 19-55% [102]. Endoluminal ultrasound is much more sensitive for ductal stones, even in acute pancreatitis, with sensitivity and overall accuracy of 93% and 85%, respectively [103]. Endoluminal ultrasound is also useful for the detection of other causes of acute pancreatitis, such as small periampullary tumors or anatomic anomalies. Historically, ERCP has been the gold standard for the detection of main bile duct stones but has now been largely superseded by endoluminal ultrasound, which is becoming much more widely available. When required, subsequent ERCP may be employed for therapeutic purposes, but diagnostic ERCP with its
 Table 14.2
 Accuracy of three separate systems in predicting gallstones as the cause of acute pancreatitis.

Predictive analysis	System 1 (%)	System 2 (%)	System 3 (%)
Correct prediction	74	76	71
Sensitivity	75	74	62
Specificity	74	78	80
Positive predictive value	79	82	80
Negative predictive value	69	70	62

Based on serum values within 48 hours of onset in 391 consecutive patients, of which 220 (56%) were due to gallstones.

System 1: alanine transaminase (ALT)/aspartate transaminase (AST) >601U/L.

System 2: one of the following; alkaline phosphatase >225 IU/L, ALT/ AST >60 IU/L, bilirubin >40 μ mol/L.

System 3: three or more of the following: female, amylase >4000 IU/L, ALT/AST >100 IU/L, alkaline phosphatase >225 IU/L.

associated morbidity and mortality is no longer necessary in many cases [104,105].

It has been proposed that the serum lipase/amylase ratio may be used to differentiate alcoholic and biliary causes of acute pancreatitis, but this has not proved useful in practice [106]. Instead, elevated levels of serum transaminases (alanine transaminase [ALT] or aspartate transaminase [AST]) have proven to be better predictors of gallstones if measured within 48 hours of the onset of the attack. In a comparison of two multifactorial systems with serum AST/ALT alone, the latter proved to be equally accurate in the prediction of gallstones, correctly predicting the etiology in 74% of cases [107] (Table 14.2).

Clinical Features

Gallstone pancreatitis tends to follow an acute intermittent disease pattern, with individual attacks being clinically very similar to those of other etiologies [86]. Bacteremia and ascending cholangitis are more common in association with gallstones than with other nonobstructive causes, however [108,109].

As well as increased susceptibility to infection, some studies have shown a higher mortality rate among patients with gallstones compared with other causes of pancreatitis [110]. This study showed a mortality rate of 13% among patients with gallstones compared with 3% for alcohol-induced cases. This may partly be explained by the higher average age of the patients in the gallstone group, as 75% of the fatalities were in patients aged over 60, but this study also revealed a generally more severe disease course among patients with gallstones. A separate study [111] showed mortality rates of 5.3% for

alcohol-induced pancreatitis, 10% for biliary pancreatitis, and 5.5% for other etiologies. However, these differences were not statistically significant.

Treatment of Acute Biliary Pancreatitis

ERCP \pm ES has been employed in order to relieve biliary obstruction in ABP since 1973. The landmark randomized controlled trial (RCT) performed by Neoptolemos et al. demonstrated early ERCP \pm ES in ABP significantly improved patient outcome, and the continuing utility of ERCP in decompressing biliary obstruction is without question, however there is still much controversy regarding the patients who are most likely to benefit from this intervention.

Several RCTs have been conducted to compare conservative management of ABP versus early ERCP±ES (within 72 hours) and have yielded conflicting results [28,77,112-115]; subsequent meta-analyses have not clarified the situation. The most contemporary Cochrane database systematic review conducted by Tse and Yuan concluded that there was no significant difference between mortality, or local and systemic complications between different intervention groups [116]. The most recent meta-analysis performed by Burstow et al. included 1314 patients (662 conservative management vs. $652 \text{ ERCP} \pm \text{ES}$) and showed no significant difference in mortality between the two groups, even when subgroup analysis was performed for mild/severe ABP, but did demonstrate a significant reduction in ABP-related complications in the ERCP±ES group (OR 0.43, 95% confidence interval 0.27–0.68, *P*=0.0001) [117].

There appears to be clear international consensus on the role of immediate ERCP ± ES in ABP and cholangitis (grade 1A/B evidence, strong agreement) from the American Gastroenterology Association (AGA), American College of Gastroenterologists, British Society of Gastroenterologists (BSG), International Association of Pancreatologists, American Pancreatic Association, and Japanese guideline 2015 [94,118–121]. The BSG also recommend ERCP in ABP of suspected gallstone etiology with predicted or actual severe pancreatitis.

There is mounting evidence to support the theory that it is not necessarily the severity of ABP that should determine the urgency of ERCP intervention, but the duration of the biliary obstruction [28,115] and the most recent Japanese 2015 guidelines reflect this by recommending early ERCP \pm ES in ABP in the presence of complications such as cholangitis or when a prolonged passage disorder is suspected (grade 1A evidence, strong agreement) [121].

Further clarity on patient selection for ERCP following ABP requires further data from high-quality RCTs with key focused questions around the main areas of controversy. The Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group intend to perform such a study, assessing early ERCP±ES versus conservative management in an assessor-blinded multicenter trial of patients with ABP who are randomized within 24 hours of presentation.

Timing of Cholecystectomy Following Acute Biliary Pancreatitis

Without treatment of gallstones the risk of recurrent attacks following a single episode of ABP is in the region of 30% [122,123] and the average delay before the second attack in one series was 108 days [124]. Another study has reported an incidence of 8% within 4 weeks of the first attack [125]. Additional complications include cholecystitis, cholangitis, and recurrent biliary colic.

Unfortunately, despite these figures, and both International Association of Pancreatology and national guidelines [94,126,127] supporting cholecystectomy within the same index hospital admission, or the AGA and the BSG suggesting early "interval" surgery (within 2–4 weeks of discharge), long delays before cholecystectomy are still reported. The lack of international consensus has been reflected in the outcomes of several national level audits performed across Europe and the United States. Reports vary, but patients wait on average at least

References

- 1 Marx KFH. Herophilus: ein Beitrag zur Geschichte der Medizin. Carlsruhe and Baden, 1838.
- 2 Daremberg C, Ruelle CE. Rufus of Ephesus: Oeuvres, texte collationne sur les manuscrits traduits pour la première fois en français. Paris: L'Imprimerie Nationale, 1879.
- **3** Sachs M. The study of the pancreas and its inflammatory diseases since the 16th to 19th-century. Zentralbl Chir 1993;118:702–711.
- **4** Wirsung G. Geschichte und Bibliographie der Anatomischen Abbildung. Leipzig: R. Weigel; recorded on copper plate 1642, published 1852.
- **5** de Graaf R. Disp. Med. de natura et usu succi pancreatici. Leiden, 1664.
- 6 Glisson F. Anatomia hepatis, 2nd edn. London: Hagae, 1681.
- 7 Brunner JC. Experimenta nova circ pancreas. Amsterdam: Wetstenins, 1683.
- 8 Bidloo G. Anatomia Humani Corporis. Amsterdam, 1685.
- **9** Vater A. Dissertatio Anatomica qua Novum Bilis Diverticulum circa Orficium Ductus Choledolchi. Wittenburg: Gerdisianus, 1720.

6 weeks for a cholecystectomy following a mild ABP attack, and in the United Kingdom a recent study highlighted that nearly one-third of patients had not undergone definitive treatment for gallstones at 1 year following pancreatitis attack [128,129].

Delay in definitive surgical treatment in patients who are surgical candidates appears to originate from the perceived risk of complications of cholecystectomy such as conversion to an open procedure or a bile duct injury due to challenging dissection and distorted anatomy from peripancreatic inflammation and edema [129].

The same-admission versus interval cholecystectomy for mild gallstone pancreatitis (PONCHO) trial was published in the *Lancet* in 2015 [130]. This multicenter, parallel-group, assessor-masked, randomized controlled superiority trial is the first RCT to assess same-admission cholecystectomy (recommended by international guidelines) and the more commonly practiced interval cholecystectomy as demonstrated by audit. This study showed that same-admission cholecystectomy significantly reduces the number of gallstone disease-related readmissions compared to interval cholecystectomy. There were minimal complications seen in either group. It is now recommended that all patients admitted with a mild attack of ABP should receive a cholecystectomy during their index admission.

- **10** Santorini GD. Observationes Anatomicae. Venice: Recursi, 1724.
- 11 Claessen F. Krankheiten der Bauchspeicheldrüse. Köln: Du-Mont Schauberg, 1842.
- 12 Bernard C. Mémoire sur le pancréas et sur le rôle du sac pancréatique dans les phénomènes digestifs particulièrement dans la digestion des matières grasses neutres. Paris: Baillière, 1856.
- 13 Oddi R. D'une disposition à sphincter spéciale de l'ouverture du canal cholédoque. Arch Ital Biol 1887;8:317–322.
- 14 Fitz RH. Acute pancreatitis. A consideration of pancreatic hemorrhage, hemorrhagic, suppurative, and gangrenous pancreatitis, and of disseminated fat necrosis. Boston Med Surg J 1889; 120:181–187.
- 15 Chiari H. Über die Selbstverdauung des menschlichen Pankreas. Z Heilk 1896;17:69–96.
- 16 Lancereaux E. Traité des maladies du foie et du pancreas. Paris: O. Poin, 1899.
- 17 Opie EL. The etiology of acute haemorrhagic pancreatitis. Johns Hopkins Hosp Bull 1901;12:182–188.
- 18 Mayo WJ. The surgical treatment of pancreatitis. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1908;6:607–613.

- 19 Archibald E. The experimental production of pancreatitis in animals as a result of the resistance of the common duct sphincter. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1919;28:529–545.
- **20** Moynihan B. Acute pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1925;81:132–142.
- **21** Mikkelsen O. Pancreatitis acuta: schere Fälle, besonders Hirischtligh ihrer konservativen Behandlung. Acta Chir Scand 1934;75:373–415.
- **22** Boyden EA. The sphincter of Oddi in man and certain representative mammals. Surgery 1937;1:25–37.
- **23** Raker JW, Bartlett MK. Acute pancreatitis: the fate of the patient surviving one or more attacks. N Engl J Med 1953;249:751–757.
- 24 Acosta JM, Ledesma CL. Gallstone migration as a cause of acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1974;290:484–487.
- 25 Ranson JHC, Rifkind KM, Roses DF, Fink SD, Eng K, Spencer FC. Prognostic signs and the role of operative management in acute pancreatitis. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1974;139:69–81.
- **26** Imrie CW, Benjamin IS, Ferguson JC et al. A singlecentre double-blind trial of Trasylol therapy in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1978;65:337–341.
- 27 Classen M, Ossenberg W, Wurbs D, Dammermann R, Hagenmüller F. Pancreatitis: an indication for endoscopic papillotomy? [Abstract] Endoscopy 1978;10:223.
- 28 Neoptolemos JP, Carr-Locke DL, London NJ, Bailey IA, James D, Fossard DP. Controlled trial of urgent endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and endoscopic sphincterotomy versus conservative treatment for acute pancreatitis due to gallstones. Lancet 1988;ii:979–983.
- 29 Lerch MM, Saluja A, Runzi M, Dawra R, Saluja M, Steer ML. Pancreatic duct obstruction triggers acute necrotizing pancreatitis in the opossum. Gastroenterology 1993;104:853–861.
- **30** Opie EL. Diseases of the Pancreas: Its Cause and Nature. Philadelphia: JB Lippincott, 1903.
- **31** Steer ML. Experimental models of acute pancreatitis. In: Glazer G, Ronson J, eds. Acute Pancreatitis. London: WB Saunders, 1988: 207–226.
- **32** Trapnell JE. The pathogenesis of gallstone pancreatitis. Postgrad Med J 1968;44:497–500.
- 33 Misra SP, Gulati P, Thorat VK, Anand BS. Pancreaticobiliary ductal union in biliary diseases. Gastroenterology 1989;96: 907–912.
- 34 Jones BA, Salsberg BB, Bohnen JMA, Mehta MH. Common pancreaticobiliary channels and their relationship to gallstone size in gallstone pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1987;205:123–125.
- **35** Hernandez CA, Lerch MM. Sphincter stenosis and gallstone migration through the biliary tract. Lancet 1993;341:1371–1373.

- 36 Robinson TM, Dunphy JE. Continuous perfusion of bile and protease activators through the pancreas. JAMA 1963;183:530–533.
- 37 Menguy RB, Hallenbeck GA, Bollman JL, Grindlay JH. Intraductal pressures and sphincteric resistance in canine pancreatic and biliary ducts after various stimuli. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1958;106:306–320.
- 38 Csendes A, Kruse A, Funch-Jensen P, Oster MJ, Ornsholt J, Amdrup E. Pressure measurements in the biliary and pancreatic ductal systems in controls, and in patients with gallstones, previous cholecystectomy, or common bile duct stones. Gastroenterology 1979;77:1203–1210.
- **39** Pfeffer RB, Stasior O, Hinton JW. The clinical picture of the sequential development of acute hemorrhagic pancreatitis in the dog. Surg Forum 1957;8:248–251.
- **40** McCutcheon AD, Race D. Experimental pancreatitis: a possible etiology of postoperative pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1962;155:523–531.
- **41** Wisniewski C, Williams HTG, MacKenzie WC. An experimental study of pancreatitis following Polya gastrectomy. Can J Surg 1963;6:210–217.
- **42** Byrne JJ, Reilly PS, Toutounghi FM. Regurgitation in experimental pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1964;159:27–31.
- **43** Perman E. Surgical treatment of gastric and duodenal ulcer. Acta Chir Scand Suppl 1935;38:142.
- 44 Wallensten S. Acute pancreatitis and hyperdiastasuria after partial gastrectomy. Acta Chir Scand 1958;115:182–188.
- **45** Warwick R, Williams PL, eds. Gray's Anatomy, 35th edn. Edinburgh: Longman, 1973.
- 46 Moreira V, Sanroman AL, Merono E et al. Long-term results of endoscopic sphincterotomy in the treatment of residual recidivante choledocholithiasis. Rev Clin Esp 1992;190:344–348.
- 47 Canelles P, Orti E, Garcia V, Zapater R, Tome A, Medina E. Long-term results of endoscopic sphincterotomy. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 1993;84:33–36.
- **48** Welbourn CRB, Beckly DE, Eyrebrook IA. Endoscopic sphincterotomy without cholecystectomy for gall stone pancreatitis. Gut 1995;37:119–120.
- **49** Steer ML. Etiology and pathophysiology of acute pancreatitis. In: Go VLW, Dimagno EP, Gardner JD, Lebenthal E, Reber HA, Scheele GA, eds. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology and Disease, 2nd edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993: 581–591.
- 50 Runzi M, Saluja A, Lerch MM, Dawra R, Nishino H, Steer ML. Early ductal decompression prevents the progression of biliary pancreatitis: an experimental study in the opossum. Gastroenterology 1993;105:157–164.
- **51** Ward JB, Petersen OH, Jenkins SA, Sutton R. Is an elevated concentration of acinar cytosolic-free ionized

calcium the trigger for acute pancreatitis. Lancet 1995;346:1016–1019.

- 52 Niederau C, Liddle RA, Ferrell LD, Grendell JH. Beneficial effects of CCK-receptor blockade and inhibition of proteolytic enzyme activity in experimental acute hemorrhagic pancreatitis in mice. J Clin Invest 1986;78:1056–1063.
- **53** Raraty M, Ward J, Erdemli G et al. Calcium-dependent enzyme activation and vacuole formation in the apical granular region of pancreatic acinar cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2000;97:13126–13131.
- 54 Urunuela A, Manso MA, De La Mano A, Sevillano S, Orfao A, De Dios I. Asynchronous impairment of calcium homoeostasis in different acinar cells after pancreatic duct obstruction in rat. Clin Sci 2002;102:615–622.
- 55 Mooren FC, Hlouschek V, Finkes T et al. Early changes in pancreatic acinar cell calcium signaling after pancreatic duct obstruction. J Biol Chem 2003;278:9361–9369.
- 56 Voronina S, Longbottom R, Sutton R, Petersen OH, Tepikin A. Bile acids induce calcium signals in mouse pancreatic acinar cells: implications for bile-induced pancreatic pathology. J Physiol 2002;540:49–55.
- 57 Kim JY, Kim KH, Lee JA et al. Transporter-mediated bile acid uptake causes Ca2+-dependent cell death in rat pancreatic acinar. Gastroenterology 2002;122:1941–1953.
- 58 Neoptolemos JP. The theory of "persisting" common bile duct stones in severe gallstone pancreatitis. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1989;71:326–331.
- 59 Paricio PP, Olmo DG, Franco EP, Gonzalez AP, Gonzalez LC, Lopez JB. Gallbladder cholesterolosis: an aetiological factor in acute pancreatitis of uncertain origin. Br J Surg 1990;77:735–6.
- **60** Dairi S, Demeusy A, Sill AM, Patel ST, Kowdley GC, Cunningham SC. Implications of gallbladder cholesterolosis and cholesterol polyps? J Surg Res 2016;200(2):467–472.
- **61** Pazzi P, Gamberini S, Buldrini P, Gullini S. Biliary sludge: the sluggish gallbladder. Dig Liver Dis 2003;35:S39–S45.
- **62** de la Porte PL, Lafont H, Domingo N et al. Composition and immunofluorescence studies of biliary "sludge" in patients with cholesterol or mixed gallstones. J Hepatol 2000;33(3):352–360.
- **63** Lee SP, Maher K, Nicholls JF. Origin and fate of biliary sludge. Gastroenterology 1988;94(1):170–176.
- **64** Lee SP, Nicholls JF, Park HZ. Biliary sludge as a cause of acute-pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1992;326(9):589–593.
- **65** Freeman ML, DiSario JA, Nelson DB et al. Risk factors for post-ERCP pancreatitis: a prospective, multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2001;54:425–434.

- 66 Vernava A, Andrus C, Herrmann VM, Kaminski DL. Pancreatitis after biliary tract surgery. Arch Surg 1987;122(5):575–580.
- **67** Cave-Bigley DJ, Aukland P, Kane JF, Hardy EG. Transduodenal exploration of the common bile duct in a district general hospital. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1984;66(3):187–189.
- **68** Das S. Pancreatitis in children associated with round worms. Indian Pediatr 1977;14(1):81–83.
- **69** Chan PH, Teoh TB. The pathology of *Clonorchis sinensis* infestation of the pancreas. J Pathol Bacteriol 1967;93(1):185–189.
- **70** Drew JH. Biliary giardiasis and pancreatitis. Med J Aust 1981;1:196–197.
- **71** Morton PC, Terblanche JT, Bornman PC, Tyrrell JC. Obstructive jaundice caused by an intrapancreatic hydatid cyst. Br J Surg 1981;68:474–476.
- 72 Johnson RC, DeFord JW, Carlton PK. Pancreatitis complicating falciparum malaria. Postgrad Med 1977;61:181–183.
- **73** Leese T, Neoptolemos JP, West KP, Talbot IC, Carr-Locke DL. Tumours and pseudotumours of the region of the ampulla of Vater: an endoscopic, clinical and pathological study. Gut 1986;27:1186–1192.
- 74 Katsinelos P, Pilpilids I, Paroutoglou G et al. Endoscopic snare resection of an intrapapillary pedunculated villous adenoma presenting as acute recurrent pancreatitis. Surg Endosc 2004;18:347.
- **75** Mayoral W, Salcedo J, Al-Kawas F. Ampullary carcinoid tumor presenting as acute pancreatitis in a patient with von Recklinghausen's disease: case report and review of the literature. Endoscopy 2003;35:854–857.
- 76 Tanasijtchouk T, Vaisbein E, Lachter J, Nassar F. Carcinoma of Papilla Vateri presenting as recurrent acute pancreatitis. Acta Gastroenterol Belg 2004;67:309–310.
- 77 Fan ST, Lai EC, Mok FP, Lo CM, Zheng SS, Wong J. Early treatment of acute biliary pancreatitis by endoscopic papillotomy. N Engl J Med 1993;328:228–232.
- 78 Imrie CW, Brombacher GD. Sclerosing cholangitis: a rare etiology for acute pancreatitis. Int J Pancreatol 1998;23:71–75.
- **79** Johnson CD. Two cases of acute pancreatitis associated with sclerosing cholangitis. Int J Pancreatol 1998;24:141.
- **80** Di Francesco V, Brunori MP, Rigo L et al. Comparison of ultrasound-secretin test and sphincter of Oddi manometry in patients with recurrent acute pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1999; 44:336–340.
- **81** Guelrud M, Siegel JH. Hypertensive pancreatic duct sphincter as a cause of pancreatitis. Successful treatment with hydrostatic balloon dilatation. Dig Dis Sci 1984;29:225–231.

- 156 Chapter 14
 - **82** Armstrong CP, Taylor TV, Jeacock J, Lucas S. The biliary tract in patients with acute gallstone pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1985;72:551–555.
 - **83** Moreau JA, Zinsmeister AR, Melton LJ III, DiMagno EP. Gallstone pancreatitis and the effect of cholecystectomy: a population-based cohort study. Mayo Clin Proc 1988;63:466–473.
 - 84 Frossard JL, Steer ML, Pastor CM. Acute pancreatitis. Lancet 2008;371(9607):143–152.
 - 85 Clemens JA, Cameron JL. The pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. In: Carter DC, Warshaw AL, eds. Clinical Surgery International: Pancreatitis. Edinburgh: Churchill Livingstone, 1989: 1–30.
 - 86 Winslet M, Hall C, London NJM, Neoptolemos JP. Relation of diagnostic serum amylase levels to etiology and severity of acute pancreatitis. Gut 1992;33:982–986.
 - 87 Roberts SE, Akbari A, Thorne K, Atkinson M, Evans PA. The incidence of acute pancreatitis: impact of social deprivation, alcohol consumption, seasonal and demographic factors. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2013;38(5):539–548.
 - 88 Yadav D, Lowenfels AB. The epidemiology of pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2013;144(6):1252–1261.
 - **89** Toh SK, Phillips S, Johnson CD. A prospective audit against national standards of the presentation and management of acute pancreatitis in the South of England. Gut 2000;46(2):239–243.
 - **90** Venneman NG, Renooij W, Rehfeld JF et al. Small gallstones, preserved gallbladder motility, and fast crystallization are associated with pancreatitis. Hepatology 2005;41:738–746.
 - **91** Sugiyama M, Atomi Y. Risk factors for acute biliary pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;60:210–212.
 - **92** Venneman NG, Buskens E, Besselink MGH et al. Small gallstones are associated with increased risk of acute pancreatitis: potential benefits of prophylactic cholecystectomy? Am J Gastroenterol 2005;100:2540–2550.
 - **93** Winslet MC, Imray C, Neoptolemos JP. Biliary acute pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 1991;38:120–123.
 - **94** Johnson CD. UK guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54(suppl III):III1–III9.
 - 95 Farinon AM, Ricci GL, Sianesi M, Percudani M, Zanella E. Physiopathologic role of microlithiasis in gallstone pancreatitis. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1987;164:252–256.
 - 96 Ros E, Navarro S, Bru C, Garciapuges A, Valderrama R. Occult microlithiasis in idiopathic acute pancreatitis: prevention of relapses by cholecystectomy or ursodeoxycholic acid therapy. Gastroenterology 1991;101:1701–1709.

- **97** Marota PJ, Gregor JC, Taves DH. Biliary sludge: a risk factor for idiopathic pancreatitis. Can J Gastroenterol 1996;10:385–388.
- **98** Frossard JL, Sosa-Valencia L, Amouyal G, Marty O, Hadengue A, Amouyal P. Usefulness of endoscopic ultrasonography in patients with "idiopathic" acute pancreatitis. Am J Med 2000;109:196–200.
- **99** Kohut M, Nowak A, Nowakowska-Dulawa E, Kaczor R, Marek T. The frequency of bile duct crystals in patients with presumed biliary pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2001;54:37–41.
- 100 Neoptolemos JP, Hall AW, Finlay DF, Berry JM, Carr-Locke DL, Fossard DP. The urgent diagnosis of gallstones in acute pancreatitis: a prospective study of 3 methods. Br J Surg 1984;71:230–233.
- 101 Wang SS, Lin XZ, Tsai YT et al. Clinical significance of ultrasonography, computed tomography, and biochemical tests in the rapid diagnosis of gallstonerelated pancreatitis: a prospective study. Pancreas 1988;3:153–158.
- 102 Winslet MC, Neoptolemos JP. The place of endoscopy in the management of gallstones. Baillière's Clin Gastroenterol 1991;5:99–129.
- 103 Liu CL, Fan ST, Lo CM et al. Clinico-biochemical prediction of biliary cause of acute pancreatitis in the era of endoscopic ultrasonography. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2005;22:423–431.
- 104 Liu CL, Lo CM, Chan JKF et al. Detection of choledocholithiasis by EUS in acute pancreatitis: a prospective evaluation in 100 consecutive patients. Gastrointest Endosc 2001;54:325–330.
- 105 Tandon M, Topazian M. Endoscopic ultrasound in idiopathic acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96:705–709.
- 106 Pezzilli R, Billi P, Barakat B, Miglio F. Lipase-amylase ratio does not determine the etiology of acute pancreatitis. Another myth bites the dust. J Clin Gastroenterol 1998;26:34–38.
- 107 Davidson BR, Neoptolemos JP, Leese T, Carr-Locke DL. Biochemical prediction of gallstones in acute pancreatitis: a prospective study of 3 systems. Br J Surg 1988;75:213–215.
- 108 Neoptolemos JP, Carr-Locke DL, Leese T, James D. Acute cholangitis in association with acute pancreatitis: incidence, clinical features and outcome in relation to ERCP and endoscopic sphincterotomy. Br J Surg 1987;74:1103–1106.
- **109** Chang KK, Lin XZ, Chen CY, Shin JS, Yang CC, Chen CY. Bacteremia in acute pancreatitis of different etiologies. J Formos Med Assoc 1995;94:713–718.
- 110 Kaufmann P, Hofmann G, Smolle KH et al. Intensivecare management of acute pancreatitis: recognition of patients at high risk of developing severe or fatal complications. Wien Klin Wochenschr 1996;108:9–15.

- 111 Uhl W, Isenmann R, Curti G, Vogel R, Beger HG, Büchler MW. Influence of etiology on the course and outcome of acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 1996;13:335–343.
- **112** Fölsch UR, Nitsche R, Lüdtke R, Hilgers RA, Creutzfeldt W. Early ERCP and papillotomy compared with conservative treatment for acute biliary pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1997;336:237–242.
- 113 Nowak A, Nowakowska-Dulawa E, Marek TA, Rybicka J. Final results of the prospective, randomized, controlled study on endoscopic sphincterotomy versus conventional management in acute biliary pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1995;108:A380 (Abstract).
- 114 Zhou MQ, Li NP, Lu RD. Duodenoscopy in treatment of acute gallstone pancreatitis. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2002;1(4):608–610.
- 115 Acosta JM, Katkhouda N, Debian KA, Groshen SG, Tsao-Wei DD, Berne TV. Early ductal decompression versus conservative management for gallstone pancreatitis with ampullary obstruction: a prospective randomized clinical trial. Ann Surg 2006:243(1):33–40.
- **116** Tse F, Yuan Y. Early routine endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography strategy versus early conservative management strategy in acute gallstone pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012(5):CD009779.
- Burstow MJ, Yunus RM, Hossain MB, Khan S, Memon B, Memon MA. Meta-analysis of early endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) ± endoscopic sphincterotomy (ES) versus conservative management for gallstone pancreatitis (GSP). Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2015;25(3):185–203.
- **118** Banks PA, Freeman ML; Practice Parameters Committee of the American College of Gastroenterology. Practice guidelines in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101(10):2379–2400.
- 119 Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS; American College of Gastroenterology. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108(9):1400–1415; 1416.

- 120 American Gastroenterological Association (AGA) Institute on "Management of Acute Pancreatitis" Clinical Practice and Economics Committee; AGA Institute Governing Board.AGA Institute medical position statement on acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2007;132(5):2019–2021.
- 121 Yokoe M, Takada T, Mayumi T et al. Japanese guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis: Japanese Guidelines 2015. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2015;22(6):405–432.
- **122** Osborne DH, Imrie CW, Carter DC. Biliary surgery in the same admission for gallstone-associated acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1981;68:758–761.
- 123 Burch JM, Feliciano DV, Mattox KL, Jordan GL Jr. Gallstone pancreatitis. The question of time. Arch Surg 1990;125:853–859; discussion 859–860.
- 124 Paloyan D, Simonowitz D, Skinner DB. The timing of biliary tract operations in patients with pancreatitis associated with gallstones. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1975;141:737–739.
- 125 Mor E, Shapira O, Merhav H, Mavor E, Pfefferman R. Delayed operation for acute pancreatitis. Isr J Med Sci 1992;28:779–782.
- 126 Uhl, W., Warshaw A, Imrie C et al. IAP guidelines for the surgical management of acute pancreatitis (Reprinted from Pancreatology 2002;2:565–573). Pancreatology 2003;3(2):565–573.
- 127 Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–15.
- 128 El-Dhuwaib Y, Deakin M, David GG, Durkin D, Corless DJ, Slavin JP. Definitive management of gallstone pancreatitis in England. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2012;94(6):402–406.
- 129 Johnstone M, Marriott P, Royle TJ et al. The impact of timing of cholecystectomy following gallstone pancreatitis. Surgeon 2014;12(3):134–140.
- 130 da Costa DW, Bouwense SA, Schepers NJ et al. Same-admission versus interval cholecystectomy for mild gallstone pancreatitis (PONCHO): a multicentre randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2015;386(10000):1261–1268.

15

Genetic Factors in Acute Pancreatitis

Zachary Zator and Georgios I. Papachristou

University of Pittsburgh Medical Center, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis is a clinical syndrome characterized by injury to the pancreas that invokes an acute inflammatory response, which leads to a range of potential local and systemic complications, typically resolving over time [1]. The premature activation of trypsinogen, or similarly the failure to eliminate active trypsin, is the most important mechanism of pancreatic injury. Not only does trypsin regulate the activity of other digestive enzymes, but it can also cross-activate the immune system directly [2]. This trypsin-mediated process can be influenced by genetic variations; indeed, the 1996 discovery of the gain-of-function mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene (PRSS1) serves as the prototypical example [3]. Following pancreatic injury, an inflammatory response cascade is initiated. Dysregulation or variation of the inflammatory response is likely important in determining severe clinical course and systemic complications.

Several clear examples of the importance of genetic variability in susceptibility and severity of acute pancreatitis have been reported. The prototype susceptibility genes include not only PRSS1, but also the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) gene [4]. Loss-of-function mutations in the pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor gene (SPINK1) [5] have also been identified as susceptibility factors. The prototype diseasemodifier gene is the monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1) [6], which demonstrates a promoter variant that significantly increases severity of disease. Multiple genes have been associated with progression to chronic pancreatitis, including variants in chymotrypsin C (CTRC), calcium-sensing receptor (CASR), and claudin 2 (CLDN2). These are addressed more completely in Chapter 47.

More research is needed to understand the complex interactions between additional genetic factors and the immune response, which, in clinical practice, may turn out to be the most important factors. This chapter highlights specific genetic variants, with prototype mutations being emphasized.

Genetic Susceptibility Factors

Factors that increase the likelihood of pancreatic injury determine susceptibility to acute pancreatitis, especially when genetic and environmental risk factors overlap in the same patient [7]. The pancreas is divided into different anatomic and functional compartments that are predisposed to different types of injury [2]. Certain genetic factors are directly linked to the proper function of either the acinar cell or duct cell compartments, and it is useful to understand them in context of these compartments (Table 15.1).

Acinar Cell-Associated Susceptibility Factors

Calcium dysregulation appears to be the pathway for triggering acute pancreatitis in acinar cells [8]. Intracellular hypercalcemia can lead to damage in any cell, but it is especially dangerous within acinar cells because of the high concentrations of trypsinogen [9,10]. When calcium occupies the calcium-binding domains of the trypsinogen molecule it results in both trypsinogen activation and prevents its degradation. Therefore, any factors that increase the entry of calcium into the acinar cell, increase calcium release from intracellular stores, disrupt calcium reuptake, or diminish calcium removal from the acinar cell enhance susceptibility to acute pancreatitis.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

 $Companion\ website:\ www.wiley.com/go/beger/the pancreas$

Susceptibility factors				
Acinar cell- associated	<i>PRSS1</i> mutations (R122H, N29I, A16V, R122C)			
	SPINK1 polymorphisms (N34S, P55S)			
	CLDN2			
Duct-associated	<i>CFTR</i> mutations (<i>CFTR^{sev}/CFTR^{m-v}</i>)			
	Bicarbonate conductance: R74Q, R75Q, R117H, R170H, L967S, L997F, D1152H, S1235R, and D1270N			
	Calcium homeostasis mutations			
	CASR			
	<i>CTRC</i> (G60G, R254W)			
Modifying factors				
Proinflammatory cytokines	MCP-1 polymorphisms (-2518G allele)			
	TNF-α polymorphisms (–1031C and –863A alleles)			
	IL-8 polymorphisms (-251A allele)			
Other	GST polymorphisms (GSTT-1*A)			
	HSP70			

 Table 15.1
 Genetic factors involved in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis.

Any genetic alteration that affects the calciumdependent regulatory domains of the trypsinogen molecule can potentially increase the risk of unregulated pancreatic injury.

Although both environmental and metabolic risk factors can increase susceptibility to acute pancreatitis through an acinar cell-associated mechanism, the presence of any of these risk factors alone does not necessarily trigger acute disease [8]. Indeed, most people who are exposed to pancreatitis-associated extrinsic risk factors, such as excessive alcohol consumption, will never develop acute pancreatitis [11]. This observation applies to individuals with significant genetic risk as well [12,13]. Thus, the convergence of several risk factors is required to develop an episode of acute pancreatitis [7]. The risk of acute pancreatitis is dependent on the balance between environmental/metabolic stressors and the strength of protective counter-mechanisms, which are linked to genetic variations of their translated products [2,7]. Thus, the magnitude of an extrinsic stressor that is required to trigger acute pancreatitis appears to be reduced in proportion to the effect of genetic polymorphisms related to the mechanisms protecting the pancreas from injury. The prototype acinar cell susceptibility gene is the one that codes for cationic trypsinogen, PRSS1.

Cationic Trypsinogen: PRSS1

Hereditary pancreatitis is characterized by acute recurrent or chronic pancreatic injury, typically inherited in an autosomal dominant pattern and most commonly attributed to mutations in the gene (serine protease 1, PRSS1) coding for cationic trypsinogen. PRSS1 is a prototypic serine protease with two globular domains connected by a single side-chain. Pancreatic acinar cells synthesize trypsinogen, which is activated to trypsin on cleavage of a short exposed peptide chain called trypsinogen activation peptide (TAP). Enterokinase or a second trypsin molecule can cleave TAP, allowing for the transformation of trypsinogen to active trypsin. Trypsin then activates most of the inactive pancreatic digestive enzymes in the duodenum. Trypsin can also inactivate trypsin by attacking the arginine residue coded by codon 122 (R122) in the side-chain. Trypsin has two calciumbinding domains, one at the activation site and one at the autolysis site, and nearly all the mutations associated with hereditary pancreatitis affect one of these two calcium-regulated sites.

The cationic trypsinogen gene, *PRSS1*, was the first pancreatitis susceptibility gene to be discovered, and mutations within *PRSS1* are associated with hereditary pancreatitis. This rare autosomal dominant disorder has a high but variable disease penetrance (~80% by age 20 years). It usually presents in childhood at a median age of 10 years with recurrent episodes of acute pancreatitis [12–14]. After these repeated episodes of acute pancreatitis, about half of these patients progress to some degree of chronic pancreatitis [13,15]. Furthermore, approximately 40% of patients with chronic pancreatitis develop pancreatic cancer [13,16]. The R122H and N291 mutations are the most common pancreatitis-associated mutations in *PRSS1* [2,3,17].

The first *PRSS1* mutation to be identified was the arginine-(R)-(CGC) \rightarrow histidine-(H)-(CAG) substitution in codon 122 (R122H) [18]. Arginine 122 is the initial site of hydrolysis of trypsin by trypsin itself. In the case of the *PRSS1* mutation, the arginine to histidine substitution renders trypsin resistant to fail-safe autolysis. As a consequence, trypsin activation can lead to prolonged trypsin survival inside the acinar cells, which in turn can result in acute pancreatitis. Interestingly, a 2009 Korean study found that 40% of patients with hereditary pancreatitis (and zero controls) carried the R122H mutation, but there were no other variants reported in this population with hereditary pancreatitis [19].

More than 20 *PRSS1* mutations have been discovered, such as A16V and N291 in Caucasians and the D162D variant in Chinese populations [20]. Most are gain-of-function mutations that cause either premature/excessive trypsin activation or failure of autolysis. Despite

sharing a common genetic mutation, family members may exhibit clinical symptoms and complications that range across a broad spectrum. This wide variation in phenotype and incomplete penetrance suggests that additional modifying environmental and/or genetic factors are involved in the pathogenesis of hereditary pancreatitis [21,22].

Serine Protease Inhibitor Kazal Type 1: SPINK1

The pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor (PSTI) directly inhibits the premature activation of trypsinogen. It is encoded by the serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1 (SPINK1) and expressed in acinar cells during acute inflammation. SPINK1 is a 56-amino-acid acute-phase protein that directly blocks the active catalytic site of trypsin. The proportion of SPINK protein to its RNA has been shown to range from less than 1:1000 in the normal pancreas to at least 6:1 in the inflamed pancreas [22]. This indicates that SPINK1 expression is rapidly increased after pancreatic injury, and therefore likely plays a role in limiting the extent and duration of an attack by inhibiting trypsin. These findings also fit with the observation that the pattern of SPINK1 in the blood after surgery or severe inflammation is that of an acutephase reactant [23,24].

Although several mutations have been identified in the *SPINK1* gene, the N34S haplotype is the most prevalent throughout the world and is found in 1–3% of the general population [25]. *SPINK1* gene mutations are found in 25–50% of cases of idiopathic chronic pancreatitis in children [26,27] and tropical chronic pancreatitis [28–31]. However, these mutations are only found in a few percent above controls in sporadic acute pancreatitis [32]. It follows that *SPINK1* mutations alone are not sufficient to cause acute pancreatitis. This matches the observation that those with a high-risk *SPINK1* haplotype actually have a low risk of developing pancreatitis (<1%) [25,27].

Among those who develop pancreatic disease associated with SPINK1 mutations, the phenotype is widely variable [33]. The risk and severity of pancreatitis appears to be similar between subjects with heterozygous, homozygous, or compound heterozygous genotypes, suggesting that the genetics underlying the disease state is complex [27] and likely related to other susceptibility factors. This observation matches the notion that SPINK1 is only necessary when there is excessive trypsin activation upstream. Although the SPINK1 N34S haplotype has been proposed to enhance susceptibility to acute pancreatitis, the frequency of the high-risk haplotype is relatively low (7.8% of patients and 2.6% of controls) [32]. Furthermore, SPINKI mutations increase susceptibility to recurrent acute [34] and chronic pancreatitis both as an autosomal recessive

disorder and as part of non-Mendelian complex traits [7], but do not appear to be a major risk factor for sentinel acute pancreatitis.

Duct-Associated Susceptibility Factors

Acute pancreatitis can originate from delayed or blocked drainage of the pancreatic duct. This is illustrated most clearly by gallstone pancreatitis, which is the most common cause of acute pancreatitis in adults [35,36]. However, there are additional important duct-associated factors that can contribute to the development of acute pancreatitis.

The acinar cells are connected to the duodenum by the pancreatic duct system. The pancreas duct lumen has an elevated calcium concentration, but in a state of physiologic homeostasis, premature activation of trypsinogen within the pancreatic duct is prevented by a high pH, the presence of trypsin inhibitors, and the rapid evacuation of activated enzymes from the duct [2].

The pancreatic duct cell differs from many other types of epithelial cells in its expression of a combination of ion channels and transporters. The primary apical (luminal) ion channel of the duct cell is CFTR [37], which is permeable to chloride and, to a lesser degree, bicarbonate [38,39]. The continuous entry of bicarbonate into the duct cell is facilitated by a sodium-bicarbonate cotransporter on its basolateral surface [40]. Simultaneously, minimal chloride permeability on the basolateral surface results in bicarbonate being the dominant diffusible anion within the duct cell. In this setting, a concentration gradient across the apical membrane favors bicarbonate secretion [41]. This ion secretion is dependent on CFTR, so any alterations in CFTR function can potentially limit fluid secretion from the duct. Failure to flush the pancreatic duct is a susceptibility factor for acute pancreatitis, and CFTR mutations represent the prototype genetic defect.

Cystic Fibrosis Transmembrane Conductance Regulator: CFTR

CFTR is an anion channel present in the plasma membranes of epithelial cells in multiple organs (i.e., lungs, small bowel, and pancreas) [42], and mutations in the gene encoding CFTR can cause pancreatitis, even in the absence of phenotypic cystic fibrosis. Pancreatic acinar cells secrete a protein-rich fluid, which is diluted and alkalinized by the duct epithelium as it flows through the pancreatic duct. This is accomplished by CFTR-mediated bicarbonate excretion [43]. Brisk bicarbonate secretion is critical for maintaining a high pH so that trypsin remains inactive [44]. This secretion must also rapidly and efficiently flush digestive enzymes out of the pancreatic duct against any distal resistance. Failure of the duct cells to secrete bicarbonate anions increases susceptibility to acute pancreatitis [45]. Furthermore, it is suggested that *CFTR* mutations also augment the inflammatory response, predisposing to severe disease [46].

CFTR mutations were first identified in 1989, and since then, more than 2000 variants in CFTR have been identified. Although the functional role of many of these variants remains unknown, several patterns have emerged to define CFTR-associated pancreatitis. For example, severe mutations in both copies of the CFTR gene (CFTR^{sev}/CFTR^{sev}) result in the complete loss of CFTR function and the classic cystic fibrosis phenotype [42]. As the pancreas is one of the first organs to fail in cystic fibrosis, children affected by cystic fibrosis typically develop pancreatic insufficiency from infancy [43]. Pancreatic histology in cystic fibrosis shows all the features of chronic pancreatitis (i.e., parenchymal fibrosis and atrophy, ectatic pancreatic ducts), as well as scattered ducts that are dilated and obstructed by proteinrich material [7].

Another pattern is that of "atypical" cystic fibrosis in those with incomplete involvement of the classically affected organs, including the pancreas [47]. These patients are often compound heterozygotes, having one CFTR^{sev} allele plus one mild variable CFTR mutation $(CFTR^{m-\nu})$, or homozygotes with two mild alleles. $CFTR^{m-v}$ mutations reduce CFTR function to 10–30% of normal levels [42] and the risk of chronic pancreatitis is increased 40-80 times over that in the general population [43]. An important example, the CFTR p.R75Q variant, results in defective bicarbonate secretion with preservation of chloride secretion, increasing the risk for chronic pancreatitis without the classic cystic fibrosis phenotype [48,49]. In addition, the heterozygous CFTR mutation confers a moderate risk (3-4 times) of chronic pancreatitis over that of the general population, which is typically heightened by concomitant mutations (SPINK1, etc.) [48,50,51].

Finally, there is a group of *CFTR* variants that result in the selective deficiency of bicarbonate conductance through CFTR (CFTRBD). A recent study identified nine variants (CFTR R74Q, R75Q, R117H, R170H, L967S, L997F, D1152H, S1235R, and D1270N) that were associated with an increased risk of recurrent acute pancreatitis and chronic pancreatitis without an increase in lung disease [52].

Multiple Genetic Defects and Susceptibility

Because of the multiple complementary protective mechanisms that exist at each site of potential pancreatic injury, the risk of developing acute or recurrent acute pancreatitis is quite low. As illustrated above, genetic mutations can disrupt these protective mechanisms or alter key regulatory sites, increasing the risk of pancreatitis when environmental or metabolic insults are present. Indeed, patients with multiple genetic predispositions are at increased risk for pancreatic injury [7], and in a multistep pathologic process, the probability of a late effect is dependent on the presence and severity of more proximal effects [53].

It has been hypothesized that SPINK1 could, in fact, act as a disease-modifier gene [28,54]. This is supported by the observation that the SPINK1 N34S haplotype is relatively common, although there is no associated specific phenotype. Furthermore, the severity of disease is similar between patients with homozygous and heterozygous genotypes. A small study of subjects with $CFTR^{sev}/CFTR^{m-v}$ genotypes, a subgroup of whom also had SPINK1 mutations [55], led to the hypothesis that defects in these gene products may act synergistically to increase the risk of pancreatitis. A subsequent study confirmed that a subset of patients with idiopathic pancreatitis and abnormal CFTR genotypes had an excess of SPINK1 mutations [56]. Pancreatitis risk is increased 10-fold in individuals with a SPINK1 mutation, 40-fold in individuals with CFTR compound heterozygosity, and 500-fold in individuals who have both [43].

Patients with an isolated mutation in the calciumsensing receptor gene (*CASR*), manifested as hypocalciuric hypercalcemia, tend to have elevated serum calcium levels, which represent a risk factor for acute pancreatitis. It has been observed that those patients with both *CASR* and *SPINK1* mutations develop chronic pancreatitis [57], likely a consequence of recurrent acute pancreatitis [2]. Thus, the combination of genetic defects affecting serum calcium levels (*CASR*) and trypsin inhibition (*SPINK1*) leads to subclinical recurrent acute and chronic pancreatitis.

The above findings support the concept that pancreatitis can be a complex genetic disorder. In addition, mutations in immune-modulating genes appear to modify the severity and complications of acute pancreatitis.

Genetic Modifying Factors

The intensity of the inflammatory response rather than the degree of pancreatic injury seems to determine the severity of acute pancreatitis, as those with seemingly mild pancreatic injury sometimes develop severe acute pancreatitis, whereas other subjects with profound pancreatic injury might have a relatively mild course [58]. Thus, there appear to be other factors determining the extent of the immune response after initial pancreatic injury.

Cytokine Polymorphisms

Alteration in the expression of regulatory cytokines/ chemokines through genetic variations can affect the inflammatory response to pancreatic injury. A clear example of this is seen with MCP-1, a key chemokine in the regulation of inflammation, which is released by mononuclear cells to attract additional monocytes, lymphocytes, mast cells, and eosinophils. A single-nucleotide polymorphism in the distal regulatory region of the MCP-1 gene ($G \rightarrow A$) at position -2518 results in a significantly greater MCP-1 response to inflammatory stimuli than the wild-type sequence [59].

In preliminary studies, the MCP-1-2518A/G polymorphism predicted that the physiologic response to pancreatitis would be severe and associated with death [6]. Among 77 prospectively studied subjects with pancreatitis and 116 controls, the G allele was present in 87% of patients with severe pancreatitis, 45% of those with mild pancreatitis, and 43 % of controls. The presence of the G allele significantly increased the risk of severe acute pancreatitis from any cause about sevenfold (~40%), whereas subjects with an AA genotype had a low risk of severe acute pancreatitis (~5%). Supporting these findings, a group from Italy recently found that among patients with acute pancreatitis, recurrent acute pancreatitis, chronic pancreatitis, and controls, those with evidence of pancreatic inflammatory disease had significantly higher serum MCP-1 levels [60].

The acute inflammatory response is a highly regulated process, with proinflammatory and anti-inflammatory factors interacting in sequential and coordinated ways. Indeed, a number of cytokines that regulate the local inflammatory response in acute pancreatitis have been studied, including tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α), interleukin 1 (IL-1), IL-8, and IL-10 [61]. TNF- α , the earliest cytokine to be released, is a principal mediator of immune responses to endotoxin. Multiple groups have evaluated the association between pancreatitis and the -308G > A and -238G > A polymorphisms in the TNF- α gene, finding variable associations between these mutations and disease severity [62-67]. A recent meta-analysis [68] found that neither susceptibility nor severity of pancreatitis was altered by the presence of these TNF- α polymorphisms, but more research in individual populations is needed. A subsequent study reported that TNF- α promoter variants do not alter susceptibility to acute pancreatitis, but rather the TNF- α expression-enhancing -1031C and -863A alleles significantly increase the risk of progression to multisystem organ failure [69].

IL-8 is a proinflammatory chemokine produced by macrophages and other cells, which attracts neutrophils to the site of inflammation. Polymorphisms in the gene encoding IL-8 appear to be associated with a more severe course of acute pancreatitis [70]. A recent meta-analysis [71] with a total of 1220 patients with acute pancreatitis and 1351 controls examined the relationship between interleukin gene polymorphisms and acute pancreatitis. It showed that there was a significant association between the IL-8 – 251 T/A (rs4073) polymorphism and an increased risk for developing acute pancreatitis.

Progression to Chronic Pancreatitis

Chymotrypsinogen C is a calcium-dependent serine protease that autodigests trypsinogen in a protective manner. It follows that loss-of-function mutations in the CTRC gene can disrupt this mechanism and lead to pancreatic injury [72-75]. Groups from Asia and Europe have identified rare CTRC variants, such as R254W and K246_R25del, that are associated with chronic pancreatitis, but the specific associations have been difficult to replicate [72,76-78]. These rare variants exist in the North American population, but at a lower frequency than elsewhere. Although they are strongly associated with chronic pancreatitis, the variant G60G (c.180 T) is not associated with recurrent acute pancreatitis, suggesting that CTRC modifies the risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis but is not a susceptibility gene for acute pancreatitis [79].

Claudin 2 is a highly regulated tight junction protein forming cation-selective ion and water channels between endothelial cells, normally expressed between pancreatic acinar and islet cells. The high-risk claudin 2 locus, located on the X-chromosome with variant rs12688220, acts as a disease modifier and is associated more with chronic than with recurrent acute pancreatitis. It is also strongly associated specifically with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis [80–82].

Future Directions

With our expanding knowledge of the genetics of acute pancreatitis, a system is required to integrate all this information and to determine strategies for rapid identification of patients at risk of severe acute pancreatitis. New, patientspecific strategies must be developed so that this knowledge can be applied in a way that minimizes morbidity and mortality from severe acute pancreatitis.

References

- 1 Whitcomb DC. Clinical practice. Acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2006;354(20):2142–2150.
- 2 Whitcomb DC. Value of genetic testing in the management of pancreatitis. Gut 2004;53(11):1710–1717.
- Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Nat Genet 1996;14(2):141–145.
- 4 Sharer N, Schwarz M, Malone G et al. Mutations of the cystic fibrosis gene in patients with chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1998;339(10):645–652.
- 5 Witt H, Luck W, Hennies HC et al. Mutations in the gene encoding the serine protease inhibitor, Kazal type 1 are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2000;25(2):213–216.
- **6** Papachristou GI, Sass DA, Avula H et al. Is the monocyte chemotactic protein-1-2518 G allele a risk factor for severe acute pancreatitis? Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2005;3(5):475–481.
- 7 Whitcomb DC. Mechanisms of disease: Advances in understanding the mechanisms leading to chronic pancreatitis. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;1(1):46–52.
- 8 Sutton R, Criddle D, Raraty MG, Tepikin A, Neoptolemos JP, Petersen OH. Signal transduction, calcium and acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2003;3(6):497–505.
- **9** Raraty M, Ward J, Erdemli G et al. Calcium-dependent enzyme activation and vacuole formation in the apical granular region of pancreatic acinar cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2000;97(24):13126–13131.
- 10 Kruger B, Albrecht E, Lerch MM. The role of intracellular calcium signaling in premature protease activation and the onset of pancreatitis. Am J Pathol 2000;157(1):43–50.
- 11 Lankisch PG, Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P. What is the risk of alcoholic pancreatitis in heavy drinkers? Pancreas 2002;25(4):411–412.
- 12 Sossenheimer MJ, Aston CE, Preston RA et al. Clinical characteristics of hereditary pancreatitis in a large family, based on high-risk haplotype. The Midwest Multicenter Pancreatic Study Group (MMPSG). Am J Gastroenterol 1997;92(7):1113–1116.
- 13 Howes N, Lerch MM, Greenhalf W et al. Clinical and genetic characteristics of hereditary pancreatitis in Europe. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;2(3):252–261.
- 14 Keim V, Bauer N, Teich N, Simon P, Lerch MM, Mossner J. Clinical characterization of patients with hereditary pancreatitis and mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Am J Med 2001;111(8):622–626.
- **15** Applebaum-Shapiro SE, Finch R, Pfutzer RH et al. Hereditary pancreatitis in North America: the

Pittsburgh-Midwest Multi-Center Pancreatic Study Group Study. Pancreatology 2001;1(5):439–443.

- 16 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, DiMagno EP et al. Hereditary pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Hereditary Pancreatitis Study Group. J Natl Cancer Inst 1997;89(6):442–446.
- 17 Rebours V, Boutron-Ruault MC, Schnee M et al. The natural history of hereditary pancreatitis: a national series. Gut 2009;58(1):97–103.
- 18 Whitcomb DC, Preston RA, Aston CE et al. A gene for hereditary pancreatitis maps to chromosome 7q35. Gastroenterology 1996;110(6):1975–1980.
- 19 Oh HC, Kim MH, Choi KS et al. Analysis of PRSS1 and SPINK1 mutations in Korean patients with idiopathic and familial pancreatitis. Pancreas 2009;38(2):180–183.
- **20** Liu QC, Gao F, Ou QS et al. Novel mutation and polymorphism of PRSS1 gene in the Chinese patients with hereditary pancreatitis and chronic pancreatitis. Chin Med J (Engl) 2008;121(2):108–111.
- 21 Amann ST, Gates LK, Aston CE, Pandya A, Whitcomb DC. Expression and penetrance of the hereditary pancreatitis phenotype in monozygotic twins. Gut 2001;48(4):542–547.
- 22 Khalid A, Finkelstein S, Thompson B et al. A 93 year old man with the PRSS1 R122H mutation, low SPINK1 expression, and no pancreatitis: insights into phenotypic non-penetrance. Gut 2006;55(5):728–731.
- 23 Ogawa M, Tomita N, Horii A et al. Pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor in cancer. Adv Exp Med Biol 1988;240:547–553.
- 24 Lasson A, Borgstrom A, Ohlsson K. Elevated pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor levels during severe inflammatory disease, renal insufficiency, and after various surgical procedures. Scand J Gastroenterol 1986;21(10):1275–1280.
- **25** Whitcomb DC. How to think about SPINK and pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97(5):1085–1088.
- **26** Witt H, Luck W, Becker M et al. Mutation in the SPINK1 trypsin inhibitor gene, alcohol use, and chronic pancreatitis. JAMA 2001;285(21):2716–2717.
- 27 Pfutzer RH, Barmada MM, Brunskill AP et al. SPINK1/ PSTI polymorphisms act as disease modifiers in familial and idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2000;119(3):615–623.
- **28** Rossi L, Pfutzer RH, Parvin S et al. SPINK1/PSTI mutations are associated with tropical pancreatitis in Bangladesh. A preliminary report. Pancreatology 2001;1(3):242–245.
- **29** Chandak GR, Idris MM, Reddy DN, Bhaskar S, Sriram PV, Singh L. Mutations in the pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor gene (PSTI/SPINK1) rather than the

cationic trypsinogen gene (PRSS1) are significantly associated with tropical calcific pancreatitis. J Med Genet 2002;39(5):347–351.

- **30** Schneider A, Suman A, Rossi L et al. SPINK1/PSTI mutations are associated with tropical pancreatitis and type II diabetes mellitus in Bangladesh. Gastroenterology 2002;123(4):1026–1030.
- **31** Bhatia E, Choudhuri G, Sikora SS et al. Tropical calcific pancreatitis: strong association with SPINK1 trypsin inhibitor mutations. Gastroenterology 2002;123(4):1020–1025.
- 32 Tukiainen E, Kylanpaa ML, Kemppainen E et al. Pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor (SPINK1) gene mutations in patients with acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2005;30(3):239–242.
- **33** Pfutzer RH, Whitcomb DC. SPINK1 mutations are associated with multiple phenotypes. Pancreatology 2001;1(5):457–460.
- 34 Aoun E, Muddana V, Papachristou GI, Whitcomb DC. SPINK1 N34S is strongly associated with recurrent acute pancreatitis but is not a risk factor for the first or sentinel acute pancreatitis event. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(2):446–451.
- **35** Venneman NG, Buskens E, Besselink MG et al. Small gallstones are associated with increased risk of acute pancreatitis: potential benefits of prophylactic cholecystectomy? Am J Gastroenterol 2005;100(11):2540–2550.
- **36** Chwistek M, Roberts I, Amoateng-Adjepong Y. Gallstone pancreatitis: a community teaching hospital experience. J Clin Gastroenterol 2001;33(1):41–44.
- 37 Whitcomb DC, Ermentrout GB. A mathematical model of the pancreatic duct cell generating high bicarbonate concentrations in pancreatic juice. Pancreas 2004;29(2):e30–40.
- 38 Linsdell P, Tabcharani JA, Rommens JM et al. Permeability of wild-type and mutant cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator chloride channels to polyatomic anions. J Gen Physiol 1997;110(4):355–364.
- 39 Poulsen JH, Fischer H, Illek B, Machen TE. Bicarbonate conductance and pH regulatory capability of cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1994;91(12):5340–5354.
- 40 Shumaker H, Amlal H, Frizzell R, Ulrich CD, 2nd, Soleimani M. CFTR drives Na + -nHCO-3 cotransport in pancreatic duct cells: a basis for defective HCO-3 secretion in CF. Am J Physiol 1999;276(1 Pt 1):C16–25.
- **41** Whitcomb DC. Pancreatic bicarbonate secretion: role of CFTR and the sodium-bicarbonate cotransporter. Gastroenterology 1999;117(1):275–277.
- **42** Stern RC. The diagnosis of cystic fibrosis. N Engl J Med 1997;336(7):487–491.
- **43** Cohn JA, Mitchell RM, Jowell PS. The impact of cystic fibrosis and PSTI/SPINK1 gene mutations on susceptibility to chronic pancreatitis. Clin Lab Med 2005;25(1):79–100.

- 44 Sahin-Toth M. Human cationic trypsinogen. Role of Asn-21 in zymogen activation and implications in hereditary pancreatitis. J Biol Chem 2000;275(30): 22750–22755.
- **45** Kopelman H, Corey M, Gaskin K, Durie P, Weizman Z, Forstner G. Impaired chloride secretion, as well as bicarbonate secretion, underlies the fluid secretory defect in the cystic fibrosis pancreas. Gastroenterology 1988;95(2):349–355.
- **46** Dimagno MJ, Lee SH, Hao Y, Zhou SY, McKenna BJ, Owyang C. A proinflammatory, antiapoptotic phenotype underlies the susceptibility to acute pancreatitis in cystic fibrosis transmembrane regulator (-/-) mice. Gastroenterology 2005;129(2):665–681.
- **47** Durno C, Corey M, Zielenski J, Tullis E, Tsui LC, Durie P. Genotype and phenotype correlations in patients with cystic fibrosis and pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2002;123(6):1857–1864.
- 48 Schneider A, Larusch J, Sun X et al. Combined bicarbonate conductance-impairing variants in CFTR and SPINK1 variants are associated with chronic pancreatitis in patients without cystic fibrosis. Gastroenterology 2011;140(1):162–171.
- **49** LaRusch J, Whitcomb DC. Genetics of pancreatitis. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2011;27(5):467–474.
- **50** Cohn JA, Neoptolemos JP, Feng J et al. Increased risk of idiopathic chronic pancreatitis in cystic fibrosis carriers. Hum Mutat 2005;26(4):303–307.
- 51 Rosendahl J, Landt O, Bernadova J et al. CFTR, SPINK1, CTRC and PRSS1 variants in chronic pancreatitis: is the role of mutated CFTR overestimated? Gut 2013;62(4):582–592.
- **52** LaRusch J, Jung J, General IJ et al. Mechanisms of CFTR functional variants that impair regulated bicarbonate permeation and increase risk for pancreatitis but not for cystic fibrosis. PLoS Genet 2014;10(7):e1004376.
- 53 Whitcomb DC, Aoun E, Vodovotz Y, Clermont G, Barmada MM. Evaluating disorders with a complex genetics basis. the future roles of meta-analysis and systems biology. Dig Dis Sci 2005;50(12):2195–2202.
- 54 Threadgold J, Greenhalf W, Ellis I et al. The N34S mutation of SPINK1 (PSTI) is associated with a familial pattern of idiopathic chronic pancreatitis but does not cause the disease. Gut 2002;50(5):675–681.
- 55 Noone PG, Zhou Z, Silverman LM, Jowell PS, Knowles MR, Cohn JA. Cystic fibrosis gene mutations and pancreatitis risk: relation to epithelial ion transport and trypsin inhibitor gene mutations. Gastroenterology 2001;121(6):1310–1319.
- 56 Audrezet MP, Chen JM, Le Marechal C et al. Determination of the relative contribution of three genes-the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator gene, the cationic trypsinogen gene, and the pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor gene-to the

etiology of idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Eur J Hum Genet 2002;10(2):100–106.

- 57 Felderbauer P, Hoffmann P, Einwachter H et al. A novel mutation of the calcium sensing receptor gene is associated with chronic pancreatitis in a family with heterozygous SPINK1 mutations. BMC Gastroenterol 2003;3:34.
- 58 Freedman SD. New concepts in understanding the pathophysiology of chronic pancreatitis. Int J Pancreatol 1998;24(1):1–8.
- 59 Rovin BH, Lu L, Saxena R. A novel polymorphism in the MCP-1 gene regulatory region that influences MCP-1 expression. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1999;259(2):344–348.
- **60** Cavestro GM, Zuppardo RA, Bertolini S et al. Connections between genetics and clinical data: Role of MCP-1, CFTR, and SPINK-1 in the setting of acute, acute recurrent, and chronic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(1):199–206.
- **61** Norman J. The role of cytokines in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1998;175(1):76–83.
- **62** de-Madaria E, Martinez J, Sempere L et al. Cytokine genotypes in acute pancreatitis: association with etiology, severity, and cytokine levels in blood. Pancreas 2008;37(3):295–301.
- **63** Tukiainen E, Kylanpaa ML, Puolakkainen P et al. Polymorphisms of the TNF, CD14, and HSPA1B genes in patients with acute alcohol-induced pancreatitis. Pancreas 2008;37(1):56–61.
- 64 Powell JJ, Fearon KC, Siriwardena AK, Ross JA.
 Evidence against a role for polymorphisms at tumor necrosis factor, interleukin-1 and interleukin-1 receptor antagonist gene loci in the regulation of disease severity in acute pancreatitis. Surgery 2001;129(5):633–640.
- **65** Sargen K, Demaine AG, Kingsnorth AN. Cytokine gene polymorphisms in acute pancreatitis. JOP 2000;1(2):24–35.
- 66 Balog A, Gyulai Z, Boros LG et al. Polymorphism of the TNF-alpha, HSP70–2, and CD14 genes increases susceptibility to severe acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2005;30(2):e46–50.
- **67** Zhang DL, Li JS, Jiang ZW, Yu BJ, Tang XM, Zheng HM. Association of two polymorphisms of tumor necrosis factor gene with acute biliary pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2003;9(4):824–828.
- **68** Yang Z, Qi X, Wu Q, Li A, Xu P, Fan D. Lack of association between TNF-alpha gene promoter polymorphisms and pancreatitis: a meta-analysis. Gene 2012;503(2):229–234.
- **69** Bishehsari F, Sharma A, Stello K et al. TNF-alpha gene (TNFA) variants increase risk for multi-organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) in acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2012;12(2):113–118.

- 70 Hofner P, Balog A, Gyulai Z et al. Polymorphism in the IL-8 gene, but not in the TLR4 gene, increases the severity of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2006;6(6):542–548.
- 71 Yin YW, Sun QQ, Feng JQ, Hu AM, Liu HL, Wang Q. Influence of interleukin gene polymorphisms on development of acute pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Mol Biol Rep 2013;40(10):5931–5941.
- Rosendahl J, Witt H, Szmola R et al. Chymotrypsin C (CTRC) variants that diminish activity or secretion are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2008;40(1):78–82.
- **73** Beer S, Zhou J, Szabo A, et al. Comprehensive functional analysis of chymotrypsin C (CTRC) variants reveals distinct loss-of-function mechanisms associated with pancreatitis risk. Gut 2013;62(11):1616–1624.
- 74 Szabo A, Sahin-Toth M. Determinants of chymotrypsin C cleavage specificity in the calcium-binding loop of human cationic trypsinogen. FEBS J 2012;279(23):4283–4292.
- **75** Szmola R, Sahin-Toth M. Chymotrypsin C (caldecrin) promotes degradation of human cationic trypsin: identity with Rinderknecht's enzyme Y. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2007;104(27):11227–11232.
- 76 Masson E, Chen JM, Scotet V, Le Marechal C, Ferec C. Association of rare chymotrypsinogen C (CTRC) gene variations in patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Hum Genet 2008;123(1):83–91.
- 77 Derikx MH, Szmola R, te Morsche RH, Sunderasan S, Chacko A, Drenth JP. Tropical calcific pancreatitis and its association with CTRC and SPINK1 (p.N34S) variants. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;21(8):889–894.
- 78 Chang MC, Chang YT, Wei SC et al. Association of novel chymotrypsin C gene variations and haplotypes in patients with chronic pancreatitis in Chinese in Taiwan. Pancreatology 2009;9(3):287–292.
- **79** LaRusch J, Lozano-Leon A, Stello K et al. The common chymotrypsinogen C (CTRC) variant G60G (C.180 T) increases risk of chronic pancreatitis but not recurrent acute pancreatitis in a North American population. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2015;6:e68.
- **80** Whitcomb DC, LaRusch J, Krasinskas AM et al. Common genetic variants in the CLDN2 and PRSS1-PRSS2 loci alter risk for alcohol-related and sporadic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2012;44(12):1349–1354.
- **81** Masamune A, Nakano E, Hamada S, Kakuta Y, Kume K, Shimosegawa T. Common variants at PRSS1-PRSS2 and CLDN2-MORC4 loci associate with chronic pancreatitis in Japan. Gut 2015;64(8):1345–1346.
- **82** Derikx MH, Kovacs P, Scholz M et al. Polymorphisms at PRSS1-PRSS2 and CLDN2-MORC4 loci associate with alcoholic and non-alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in a European replication study. Gut 2015;64(9):1426–1433.

16

The Role of the Intestine and Mesenteric Lymph in the Development of Systemic Inflammation and MODS in Severe Acute Pancreatitis

Alistair B.J. Escott¹, Anthony R.J. Phillips², and John A. Windsor¹

¹ Department of Surgery, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand

² Applied Surgery and Metabolism Laboratory, School of Biological Sciences and Department of Surgery, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis is a protean disease of unpredictable course [1]. Its severity and outcome are primarily determined by local and systemic factors, such as the presence of infected (peri)pancreatic necrosis (e.g., "acute necrotic collections" and/or "walled off necrosis") and persistent end-organ dysfunction (e.g., cardiovascular, pulmonary and/or renal failure) [2]. The pattern of this organ dysfunction is broadly similar across many different severe diseases, suggesting common drivers for the multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) [3]. This pattern appears valid for acute pancreatitis [4,5].

The aim of this chapter is to review the evolving understanding of the intestine's role in the development of MODS, to look at the evidence for the gut-lymph concept in promoting MODS in acute pancreatitis, and to discuss the potential to translate this to clinical treatment.

Role of the Intestine and Mesenteric Lymph in Multiple Organ **Dysfunction Syndrome**

The concept that the intestine drives critical illness was developed in the 1960s when bacterial endotoxin was demonstrated in the systemic circulation of patients with infective and noninfective severe diseases [6]. This gave rise to the bacterial translocation hypothesis, where gut organisms were thought to cross the intestinal barrier to create a "septic-like state" [7]. In the 1980s the "gut motor" hypothesis expanded this concept to acknowledge the contribution of changes in the intestinal flora and the increased permeability of the gut barrier, postulating that bacterial pathogens and endotoxins enter the systemic circulation from the portal venous system [8]. This was largely discredited when it was not possible to prospectively demonstrate bacteria in the portal vein or systemic circulation in patients with major trauma [9]. A further concept was advanced where neutrophil priming occurred in the mesenteric circulation and that this contributed to both local gut injury and distant organ injury [10–12]. This was the basis of the second-hit hypothesis, which implicates the intestine but does not rely on a direct bacterial role.

Using experimental models of hemorrhagic shock and trauma Deitch and colleagues introduced the concept that mesenteric lymph could cause distant organ failure. They suggested that primed neutrophils and other intestine-derived toxic factors were the mediators of MODS, and that this occurred in association with increased gut permeability but independent of bacterial translocation [13]. Deitch went on to demonstrate that these intestinederived factors were transported by thoracic duct lymph to reach the systemic circulation to promote systemic inflammation and organ dysfunction [13,14]. He termed this the "gut-lymph hypothesis" [15]. Lung injury mediated by hemorrhagic shock-conditioned mesenteric lymph was key to validating this concept in the experimental setting. Ligation of the mesenteric lymph duct before hemorrhagic shock prevented lung injury in a rodent model, whereas division after shock but prior to resuscitation partially prevented lung injury [16]. It was found that mesenteric lymph from these rats was cytotoxic to endothelial cells and increased permeability to both a monolayer of endothelial cells and lung tissue, whereas portal vein plasma did not [16,17]. The early failure of lung function [3-5] has also been demonstrated in experimental models of burns [18], shock [19], and sepsis

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Figure 16.1 Schematic of the gut–lymph concept emphasizing the preferential vasoconstriction (*) of the intestinal arterial supply that promotes intestinal ischemia and the drainage of lymph from the intestine via the thoracic duct, which bypasses the liver.



[20] and acute pancreatitis [21]. Furthermore, ligation of the mesenteric or thoracic duct ligation in these different models has been shown to prevent neutrophil priming [22], reduce red blood cell deformity [23,24], reduce cardiac dysfunction [25–27], protect against renal injury [28], and increase adenosine triphosphate (ATP) and ATPase renal activity [29].

The gut–lymph concept is best understood in relation to the anatomy of the mesenteric/thoracic lymphatics [30]. Mesenteric lymph drains from the intestine and mesentery to the cisterna chyli and then ascends through the mediastinum in the thoracic duct. Almost 75% of thoracic duct lymph arises from the abdomen and pelvis [31]. The thoracic duct lymph drains into the internal jugular or subclavian veins on the left side of the neck, immediately upstream of the heart, lungs, and kidneys, the organs most often involved in MODS. It is noteworthy that this lymph does not enter the portal venous system and it bypasses the liver and its detoxification processes (Fig. 16.1).

Role of the Intestine in Severe Acute Pancreatitis

Although there has been interest in how intestinal injury contributes to the severity of acute pancreatitis for more than two decades, the gut–lymph concept has only recently been considered of potential relevance [32]. The mechanism of injury to the intestine in acute pancreatitis is multifactorial. Splanchnic vasoconstriction is a key mechanism (Fig. 16.1), and is the reflex response to hypovolemia; this can be profound in severe acute pancreatitis with substantial retroperitoneal third space fluid loss. The microanatomy of the intestinal mucosa makes it particularly prone to ischemic injury. The villous tip readily becomes ischemic due to the countercurrent flow of oxygen via the rich capillary network between the parallel artery and vein [33]. This is further compounded with fluid resuscitation because the intestine is the last organ to be reperfused and is subject to ischemia-reperfusion injury. This ischemic injury can be compounded by the use of nonselective inotropes in persistently hypotensive patients. Intestinal ischemia is related to the severity of acute pancreatitis [34], and a lower gastric intramucosal pH (pH_i) has been noted in patients admitted to intensive care than those who remain on the ward. pH_i is also correlated with the risk of mortality [35,36]. Ischemic injury to the intestine is also known to contribute to the breakdown of protective mucus [37], which is compounded by the action of pancreatic proteases [38,39]. The ischemic environment also induces mucosal atrophy, mitochondrial dysfunction [40], oxidative stress, and cell death. Interestingly the mitochondrial dysfunction witnessed early in acute pancreatitis appears to be selective to the pancreas, lung, and jejunum, with relative sparing of the liver, heart, and kidneys [40].

As with other acute and critical diseases, there is strong evidence for intestinal dysfunction in acute



Figure 16.2 A summary of the complex interactions between the pancreas and the intestine in the development of systemic inflammation (SIRS) and multiple organ dysfunction (MODS) in the pathogenesis of severe acute pancreatitis. *Source*: Adams et al. 2017 [51].

pancreatitis (Fig. 16.2), and it is estimated to occur in 60% of patients [41]. Clinically this dysfunction can be evident as an ileus (dysmotility) [42], feeding intolerance [43], and, at the severe end of the spectrum, nonocclusive intestinal ischemia [44,45]. There is clear clinical evidence that increased intestinal permeability to enterally administered polyethylene glycol is associated with the risk of MODS in acute pancreatitis [46]. Increased urinary intestinal fatty acid-binding protein, a marker of intestinal mucosal injury, has been correlated with the severity of acute pancreatitis [34,47]. The depletion of immunoglobulin G (IgG) anti-endotoxin antibodies, indicative of exposure to endotoxin and "gut barrier failure," is strongly associated with the development of organ failure and death in severe acute pancreatitis [48]. The administration of enteral nutrition, rather than starvation or parenteral nutrition, has been clearly associated with a reduction in infections, complications, and mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis [49], giving rise to the concept of "gut rousing" in seeking to maintain and improve intestine function [50].

Altered Gut–Lymph Composition in Acute Pancreatitis

There is a significant body of experimental evidence that in critical diseases such as hemorrhagic shock, sepsis, trauma, and burns, mesenteric lymph undergoes significant compositional change [13]. Comparable evidence in acute pancreatitis is only now emerging. A canine model of acute pancreatitis with thoracic duct cannulation demonstrated that a significant proportion of pancreatic amylase and lipase is transported via thoracic duct lymph but not absorbed from the peritoneum from pancreatic ascites [52]. A rodent model of acute pancreatitis revealed a profound change in the proteome of mesenteric lymph [53]. Of the eight proteins exhibiting a significant increase in mesenteric lymph, seven were pancreatic proteases, and the increase was up to 40-fold. Despite this there was no commensurate increase in antiproteases. Lipase generates free and unsaturated fatty acids in mesenteric lymph, which are directly toxic to umbilical vein cells [54]. These exhibit systemic toxicity and are associated with MODS [55]. The lymph profile of noncoding microribonucleic acid (miRNA) is altered in acute pancreatitis, in both experimental and clinical settings [56]. The clinical significance of these changes have yet to be determined, but these molecules can regulate gene expression and influence cell function in remote organs. Interestingly there were seven miR-NAs that were increased in intestinal lymph during experimental acute pancreatitis and their log abundance correlated with acute pancreatitis severity [56]. Other groups have demonstrated changes in mesenteric lymph composition in acute pancreatitis. For example, it has been found that the tryptophan metabolites kynurenine and 3-hydroxykynurenine are elevated in rodent mesenteric lymph and plasma during acute pancreatitis and this elevation correlates with disease severity [57].

Gut–Lymph Toxicity in Acute Pancreatitis

The pathophysiologic significance of the profound compositional changes in mesenteric lymph in acute pancreatitis is still to be elucidated. Some progress has been made by testing the toxicity of the altered mesenteric lymph. In our own studies we have tested toxicity on three levels: organelle (e.g., mitochondrial function [58]), cell (e.g., endothelial and cardiac cell cultures), and whole organ (e.g., isolated perfused heart and lung). Mesenteric lymph from experimental acute pancreatitis incubated with either endothelial cells or cardiac fibres was toxic. In the case of cardiac fibers there was lymph-induced toxicity that induced mitochondrial complex dysfunction [58]. Mesenteric lymph from a rodent model of ischemia-reperfusion injury was intravenously infused into other rats with acute pancreatitis [59], causing an increase in acute pancreatitis severity, augmented microcirculatory collapse, and evidence of lung injury [59]. Experimental acute pancreatitis is associated with a reduction in cardiac output, reduced contractility, and impaired relaxation, which can be replicated by infusion of mesenteric lymph collected from an experimental model of acute pancreatitis and then infused into an isolated and paced heart model. Significantly, this cardiac dysfunction can be prevented by thoracic duct ligation [27] (Fig. 16.3). Experimentally, thoracic duct ligation [21] and lymph diversion [60] have also been shown to ameliorate lung injury in acute pancreatitis. However, thoracic duct ligation might aggravate pancreatic and intestinal injury, possibly because the toxic factors were less able to drain from these tissues. This suggests that

Figure 16.3 (a) Cardiac output is reduced in exvivo working hearts by acute pancreatitis (AP)-conditioned gut-lymph when compared to saline or sham lymph. (b) Cardiac output is maintained in rats with acute pancreatitis when compared to sham rats or rats with acute pancreatitis in which the thoracic duct is ligated. *P<0.05, **P<0.02.

(a)

the preferred approach to intervention might be external drainage, rather than thoracic duct ligation, because there is no backpressure effect.

Translating the Gut–Lymph Concept to Clinical Treatments for Acute **Pancreatitis**

There is a history of open surgical drainage of thoracic duct lymph in a number of clinical diseases, attested to by over 70 publications [61] in the literature, although none since 2004. The reasons for this abevance is probably a combination of the invasive nature of the thoracic duct cannulation and the predominance of underpowered, nonrandomized, and uncontrolled study designs. Within this seemingly forgotten literature there were four studies [62-65] in which external lymph drainage was used for the treatment of acute pancreatitis. One uncontrolled study of 10 patients reported an improvement in abdominal pain, peritonism, and shock in a "dose-dependent" manner related to the volume of lymph drained [62]. Three of these studies investigated the effect of thoracic duct lymph drainage on pulmonary function in the setting of acute pancreatitis-associated acute respiratory distress syndrome. One study noted that arterial oxygenation improved immediately once drainage was instituted [63]. Another case series demonstrated elevated levels of pancreatic enzymes and cytokines in lymph and plasma but no clinical improvement [65].

The evidence that proteases contribute to lung injury in acute pancreatitis [66] and the evidence that thoracic

(b)



170 Chapter 16

duct lymph is flooded by pancreatic proteases in acute pancreatitis [53] suggests that external drainage is a treatment strategy that warrants more careful evaluation. A canine model of thoracic duct external drainage has shown that this is effective in reducing plasma amylase and lipase in acute pancreatitis [52].

Another potential treatment strategy, in addition to external drainage of lymph, might be to deliver treatments that target toxic factors in mesenteric lymph. In an experimental rodent model it was demonstrated that inhibition of tryptophan metabolites kynurenine and 3-hydroxykynurenine, which are elevated in mesenteric lymph of rats with acute pancreatitis, is protective against MODS [67]. In another experiment it was found that antiprotease treatment with naramostat significantly reduced endothelial cell death when combined with mesenteric lymph from experimental hemorrhagic shock and acute pancreatitis (Fig. 16.4). This raises the possibility of delivering antiprotease treatment to mesenteric lymph by supplementing enteral nutrition with lipophilic transporters.

The gut lymph concept has been largely derived from experimental studies. Translating this to new approaches to the treatment of severe acute pancreatitis will require a more complete understanding of the role of mesenteric lymph in the pathogenesis of the systemic inflammatory response and organ dysfunction. The major barrier has been the lack of a reliable, safe, and minimally invasive techniques for sampling, monitoring, and draining thoracic duct lymph in patients with severe acute pancreatitis.

References

- Lerch MM. Classifying an unpredictable disease: the revised Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis. Gut 2013;62(1):2–3.
- 2 Petrov MS, Shanbhag S, Chakraborty M, Phillips ARJ, Windsor JA. Organ failure and infection of pancreatic necrosis as determinants of mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139(3):813–820.
- **3** Baue AE. Multiple, progressive, or sequential systems failure. A syndrome of the 1970s. Arch Surg 1975;110(7):779–781.
- 4 Johnson CD, Abu-Hilal M. Persistent organ failure during the first week as a marker of fatal outcome in acute pancreatitis. Gut 2004;53(9):1340–1344.
- 5 McKay CJ, Evans S, Sinclair M, Carter CR, Imrie CW. High early mortality rate from acute pancreatitis in Scotland, 1984–1995. Br J Surg 1999;86(10):1302–1305.
- 6 Caridis DT, Reinhold RB, Woodruff PW, Fine J. Endotoxaemia in man. Lancet 1972;1(7765):1381–1385.



Figure 16.4 Cell death (LDH level) of endothelial cells (HMEC) was increased on treatment with hemorrhagic shock (HS) or acute pancreatitis-conditioned gut–lymph (ML) when compared to control media or mesenteric lymph (ML) from sham-treated rats (*P < 0.05). Cotreatment with the antiprotease nafamostat (FUT) reduced cell death (**P < 0.05).

Conclusion

There is emerging experimental evidence that altered mesenteric lymph contributes to the systemic inflammation and MODS that characterizes severe acute pancreatitis. The "gut–lymph" concept provides a new disease paradigm, a new field of research, and a long-awaited opportunity to develop new and specific treatments for severe acute pancreatitis.

- 7 Wolochow H, Hildebrand GJ, Lamanna C. Translocation of microorganisms across the intestinal wall of the rat: effect of microbial size and concentration. J Infect Dis 1966;116(4):523–528.
- 8 Carrico CJ, Meakins JL, Marshall JC, Fry D, Maier RV. Multiple-organ-failure syndrome. Arch Surg 1986;121(2):196–208.
- **9** Moore FA, Moore EE, Poggetti R et al. Gut bacterial translocation via the portal vein: a clinical perspective with major torso trauma. J Trauma 1991;31(5):629–636; discussion 36–38.
- 10 Biffl WL, Moore EE. Splanchnic ischaemia/reperfusion and multiple organ failure. Br J Anaesth 1996;77(1):59–70.
- 11 Zallen G, Moore EE, Johnson JL, Tamura DY, Ciesla DJ, Silliman CC. Posthemorrhagic shock mesenteric lymph primes circulating neutrophils and provokes lung injury. J Surg Res 1999;83(2):83–88.

- 12 Gonzalez RJ, Moore EE, Ciesla DJ, Biffl WL, Johnson JL, Silliman CC. Mesenteric lymph is responsible for post-hemorrhagic shock systemic neutrophil priming. J Trauma 2001;51(6):1069–1072.
- **13** Deitch EA. Gut-origin sepsis: evolution of a concept. Surgeon 2012;10(6):350–356.
- 14 Deitch EA. Role of the gut lymphatic system in multiple organ failure. Curr Opin Crit Care 2001;7(2):92–98.
- 15 Deitch EA, Xu D, Kaise VL. Role of the gut in the development of injury-and shock induced SIRS and MODS: the gut-lymph hypothesis, a review. Front Biosci 2006;11:520–528.
- 16 Magnotti LJ, Upperman JS, Xu DZ, Lu Q, Deitch EA. Gut-derived mesenteric lymph but not portal blood increases endothelial cell permeability and promotes lung injury after hemorrhagic shock. Ann Surg 1998;228(4):518–527.
- 17 Deitch EA, Adams CA, Lu Q, Xu DZ. Mesenteric lymph from rats subjected to trauma-hemorrhagic shock are injurious to rat pulmonary microvascular endothelial cells as well as human umbilical vein endothelial cells. Shock 2001;16(4):290–293.
- 18 Magnotti LJ, Xu DZ, Lu Q, Deitch EA. Gut-derived mesenteric lymph: a link between burn and lung injury. Arch Surg 1999;134(12):1333–1340; discussion 40–41.
- 19 Badami CD, Senthil M, Caputo FJ et al. Mesenteric lymph duct ligation improves survival in a lethal shock model. Shock 2008;30(6):680–685.
- **20** Watkins AC, Caputo FJ, Badami C et al. Mesenteric lymph duct ligation attenuates lung injury and neutrophil activation after intraperitoneal injection of endotoxin in rats. J Trauma 2008;64(1):126–130.
- **21** Zhang D, Tsui N, Li Y, Wang F. Thoracic duct ligation in the rat attenuates lung injuries in acute pancreatitis. Lymphology 2013;46(3):144–149.
- 22 Adams CA, Jr, Hauser CJ, Adams JM et al. Traumahemorrhage-induced neutrophil priming is prevented by mesenteric lymph duct ligation. Shock 2002;18(6):513–517.
- 23 Berezina TL, Zaets SB, Mole DJ, Spolarics Z, Deitch EA, Machiedo GW. Mesenteric lymph duct ligation decreases red blood cell alterations caused by acute pancreatitis. Am J Surg 2005;190(5):800–804.
- 24 Zaets SB, Berezina TL, Caruso J, Xu DZ, Deitch EA, Machiedo GW. Mesenteric lymph duct ligation prevents shock-induced RBC deformability and shape changes. J Surg Res 2003;109(1):51–56.
- **25** Sambol JT, Lee MA, Caputo FJ et al. Mesenteric lymph duct ligation prevents trauma/hemorrhage shock-induced cardiac contractile dysfunction. J Appl Physiol 2009;106(1):57–65.
- **26** Sambol J, Deitch EA, Takimoto K, Dosi G, Yatani A. Cellular basis of burn-induced cardiac dysfunction and

prevention by mesenteric lymph duct ligation. J Surg Res 2013;183(2):678–685.

- 27 Shanbhag ST, Choong B, Premkumar R et al. Acute pancreatitis conditioned mesenteric lymph causes preventable cardiac dysfunction. Pancreatology 2013;13(2):e73.
- 28 Niu CY, Zhao ZG, Ye YL, Hou YL, Zhang YP. Mesenteric lymph duct ligation against renal injury in rats after hemorrhagic shock. Renal Failure 2010;32(5):584–591.
- **29** Zhang LM, Jiang LJ, Zhao ZG, Niu CY. Mesenteric lymph duct ligation after hemorrhagic shock enhances the ATP level and ATPase activity in rat kidneys. Renal Failure 2014;36(4):593–597.
- **30** Phang K, Bowman M, Phillips A, Windsor J. Review of thoracic duct anatomical variations and clinical implications. Clin Anat 2014;27(4):637–644.
- **31** Shannon AD, Lascelles AK. The intestinal and hepatic contributions to the flow and composition of thoracic duct lymph in young milk-fed calves. Q J Exp Physiol Cogn Med Sci 1968;53(2):194–205.
- **32** Fanous MY, Phillips AJ, Windsor JA. Mesenteric lymph: the bridge to future management of critical illness. JOP 2007;8(4):374–399.
- **33** Takala J. Determinants of splanchnic blood flow. Br J Anaesth 1997;77(1):50–58.
- 34 Rahman SH, Ammori BJ, Holmfield J, Larvin M, McMahon MJ. Intestinal hypoperfusion contributes to gut barrier failure in severe acute pancreatitis. J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7(1):26–35; discussion 6.
- **35** Bonham MJ, Abu-Zidan FM, Simovic MO, Windsor JA. Gastric intramucosal pH predicts death in severe acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1997;84(12):1670–1674.
- **36** Hynninen M, Valtonen M, Markkanen H et al. Intramucosal pH and endotoxin and cytokine release in severe acute pancreatitis. Shock 2000;13(1):79–82.
- **37** Qin X, Caputo FJ, Xu D-Z, Deitch EA. Hydrophobicity of mucosal surface and its relationship to gut barrier function. Shock 2008;29(3):372–376.
- 38 Sharpe SM, Qin X, Lu Q et al. Loss of the intestinal mucus layer in the normal rat causes gut injury but not toxic mesenteric lymph nor lung injury. Shock 2010;34(5):475–481.
- **39** Fishman J, Levy G, Alli V, Zheng X, Mole DJ, Deitch EA. The intestinal mucus layer is a critical component of the gut barrier that is damaged during acute pancreatitis. Shock 2014;42(3):264–270.
- **40** Mittal A, Hickey AJR, Chai CC et al. Early organspecific mitochondrial dysfunction of jejunum and lung found in rats with experimental acute pancreatitis. HPB (Oxford) 2011;13(5):332–341.
- **41** Wu LM, Sankaran SJ, Plank LD, Windsor JA, Petrov MS. Meta-analysis of gut barrier dysfunction in patients with acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2014;101(13):1644–1656.

- **42** Ma J, Pendharkar SA, O'Grady G, Windsor JA, Petrov MS. Effect of nasogastric tube feeding vs nil per os on dysmotility in acute pancreatitis: results of a randomized controlled trial. Nutr Clin Pract 2016;31(1):99–104.
- **43** Pendharkar SA, Asrani V, Das SL et al. Association between oral feeding intolerance and quality of life in acute pancreatitis: a prospective cohort study. Nutrition 2015;31(11–12):1379–1384.
- 44 Hirota M, Inoue K, Kimura Y et al. Non-occlusive mesenteric ischemia and its associated intestinal gangrene in acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2003;3(4):316–322.
- **45** Merilainen S, Makela J, Sormunen R et al. Effect of acute pancreatitis on porcine intestine: a morphological study. Ultrastruct Pathol 2013;37(2):127–138.
- **46** Ammori BJ, Leeder PC, King RF et al. Early increase in intestinal permeability in patients with severe acute pancreatitis: correlation with endotoxemia, organ failure, and mortality. J Gastrointest Surg 1999;3(3):252–262.
- 47 Pan L, Wang X, Li W, Li N, Li J. The intestinal fatty acid binding protein diagnosing gut dysfunction in acute pancreatitis: a pilot study. Pancreas 2010;39(5):633–638.
- **48** Windsor JA, Fearon KC, Ross JA et al. Role of serum endotoxin and antiendotoxin core antibody levels in predicting the development of multiple organ failure in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1993;80(8):1042–1046.
- **49** Petrov MS, van Santvoort HC, Besselink MGH, van der Heijden GJMG, Windsor JA, Gooszen HG. Enteral nutrition and the risk of mortality and infectious complications in patients with severe acute pancreatitis: a meta-analysis of randomized trials. Arch Surg 2008;143(11):1111–1117.
- 50 Petrov MS, Windsor JA. Nutritional management of acute pancreatitis: the concept of 'gut rousing'. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2013;16(5):557–563.
- 51 Adams DB, Cotton PB, Zyromski NJ, Windsor J (eds). Pancreatitis: Medical and Surgical Management, Chapter 2b. New York: John Wiley & Sons, 2017.
- 52 Mayer AD, Airey M, Hodgson J, McMahon MJ. Enzyme transfer from pancreas to plasma during acute pancreatitis. The contribution of ascitic fluid and lymphatic drainage of the pancreas. Gut 1985;26(9):876–881.
- **53** Mittal A, Phillips ARJ, Middleditch M et al. The proteome of mesenteric lymph during acute pancreatitis and implications for treatment. JOP 2009;10(2):130–142.
- 54 Qin X, Dong W, Sharpe SM et al. Role of lipasegenerated free fatty acids in converting mesenteric lymph from a noncytotoxic to a cytotoxic fluid. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2012;303(8):G969–978.

- 55 Acharya C, Navina S, Singh VP. Role of pancreatic fat in the outcomes of pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2014;14(5):403–408.
- **56** Blenkiron C, Askelund KJ, Shanbhag ST et al. MicroRNAs in mesenteric lymph and plasma during acute pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2014;260(2):341–347.
- 57 Mole DJ, McFerran NV, Collett G et al. Tryptophan catabolites in mesenteric lymph may contribute to pancreatitis-associated organ failure. Br J Surg 2008;95(7):855–867.
- 58 Shanbhag ST, Windsor JA, Philips ARJ, Hickey A. Cardiac dysfunction is due to mitochondrial dysfunction; the role of mesenteric lymph in critical illness. Heart Lung Circ 2015;24(suppl 1):e23–e4.
- 59 Flint RS, Phillips ARJ, Power SE et al. Acute pancreatitis severity is exacerbated by intestinal ischemiareperfusion conditioned mesenteric lymph. Surgery 2008;143(3):404–413.
- 60 Peng H, Zhi-Fen W, Su-Mei J, Yun-Zhen G, Yan L, Li-Ping C. Blocking abdominal lymphatic flow attenuates acute hemorrhagic necrotizing pancreatitisassociated lung injury in rats. J Inflamm (Lond) 2013;10(1):9.
- **61** Wang W, Escott ABJ, Phang L, Petrov MS, Phillips AJP, Windsor JA. Indications, techniques and clinical outcomes of thoracic duct interventions in patients: a forgotten literature? J Surg Res 2016;204(1):213–227.
- **62** Brzek V, Bartos V. Therapeutic effect of the prolonged thoracic duct lymph fistula in patients with acute pancreatitis. Digestion 1969;2(1):43–50.
- **63** Dugernier T, Reynaert MS, Deby-Dupont G et al. Prospective evaluation of thoracic-duct drainage in the treatment of respiratory failure complicating severe acute pancreatitis. Intensive Care Med 1989;15(6):372–378.
- 64 Stone HH, Fabian TC, Morris ES. Failure of thoracic duct drainage to ameliorate life-threatening physiologic derangements of acute alcoholic pancreatitis. South Med J 1983;76(5):613–614.
- 65 Montravers P, Chollet-Martin S, Marmuse JP, Gougerot-Pocidalo MA, Desmonts JM. Lymphatic release of cytokines during acute lung injury complicating severe pancreatitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995;152(5 Pt 1):1527–1533.
- 66 Matone J, Moretti AI, Apodaca-Torrez FR, Goldenberg A. Ethyl-pyruvate reduces lung injury matrix metalloproteinases and cytokines and improves survival in experimental model of severe acute pancreatitis. Acta Cir Bras 2013;28(8): 559–567.
- **67** Mole DJ, Webster SP, Uings I et al. Kynurenine-3monooxygenase inhibition prevents multiple organ failure in rodent models of acute pancreatitis. Nat Med 2016;22(2):202–209.

The Role of Neurogenic Inflammation in Pancreatitis

Jami L. Saloman¹, Kathryn M. Albers^{1,2}, and Brian M. Davis^{1,2}

¹ Department of Neurobiology, University of Pittsburgh, School of Medicine, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

² Department of Medicine/Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition, University of Pittsburgh, School of Medicine, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Pancreatitis is a complex inflammatory disease with multiple etiologies that include both genetic and environmental (internal and external) components. Whereas the inciting factors that lead to pancreatic inflammation can be varied, the resulting pathology has a common histologic presentation, including edema, vasodilation, invasion of immune cells, and varying degrees of breakdown in the barriers between different tissue compartments within the pancreas. Recently, a major role has been recognized for the peripheral nervous system as a driver of inflammatory pancreatic responses, such that it is being investigated as a potential therapeutic target. Animal model studies indicate that manipulation of the peripheral nervous system can alter the course of the disease. Specifically, these manipulations have targeted sensory innervation of the pancreas based on studies that go back to the early twentieth century which found that activation of the primary sensory neurons produced vasodilation [1]. The studies by Bayliss [1] were the beginning of the recognition that sensory neurons have an "efferent" function through the peripheral release of small molecules such as substance P (SP), calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP), glutamate, cholecystokinin (CCK) and ATP. These molecules can act on blood vessels and immune cells to establish "neurogenic inflammation" [2-7]. Here we review the current state of our understanding of the role of neurogenic inflammation in pancreatitis and how this information might be translated into new treatments for human disease.

The pancreas is innervated by two types of sensory afferents: fibers that run in the vagus nerve and ones arising in spinal sensory ganglia that travel in splanchnic nerves (the greater splanchnic in human, both greater and lesser splanchnic in rodents), traverse the celiac ganglia and then enter the pancreas [8] (Fig. 17.1). The vagus nerve comprises both sensory (about 88% of the fibers in the hepatic branch innervating the rat pancreas) and parasympathetic preganglionic fibers [8]. The parasympathetic preganglionic fibers that travel to the pancreas synapse on parasympathetic postganglionic neurons located in small ganglia throughout the organ. Cell bodies of sensory axons that travel in the vagus nerve are located in the nodose ganglia. These cells transmit information to the nucleus tractus solitarii (NTS). The splanchnic nerves also contain sympathetic preganglionic neurons that form synapses on postganglionic sympathetic neurons within the celiac ganglia that in turn project to the pancreas where their targets include acinar and islet cells and vascular smooth muscle [9].

Sensory afferents that have been most closely identified with neurogenic inflammation are unmyelinated, peptidergic C-fibers that release one or more peptides, primarily SP and CGRP, although a review of the literature indicates that over 20 peptides and small molecules may be released from sensory endings [6]. Unmyelinated, peptidergic afferents that arise from cell bodies located in both nodose and spinal ganglia are the predominant type of fiber that innervates the pancreas [10-14]. Electrophysiological recordings from both nodose and spinal sensory neurons show similar responses to visceral stimulation (e.g., thresholds for firing, pattern of action potential discharge) [15–17]. However, activity in nodose afferents is correlated with affective sensations associated with visceral organ function, whereas the activity in visceral spinal afferents is associated with sensations more typically recognized as pain. A subset of both spinal and vagal afferents can release CGRP and/or

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 17.1 Thoracic and abdominal organs (including the pancreas) receive sensory input from primary afferents whose cells bodies are located in the nodose ganglion (NG; solid red lines) and run in the vagus nerve (VN). Sensory innervation from dorsal root ganglia (DRG; also known as spinal ganglia) to the pancreas travel with sympathetic preganglionic axons (shown on right side of diagram) in the greater splanchnic nerve (SN) and pass through the celiac ganglion (CG). The VN also contains axons from parasympathetic preganglionic neurons (dashed red lines) whose cell bodies are located in the brainstem (in the dorsal motor nucleus of the vagus, not shown). These axons synapse on parasympathetic postganglionic neurons (not shown) that are in the organ wall. Sympathetic innervation arises from sympathetic preganglionic neurons (blue dashed lines on right side of diagram) whose cell bodies are located in the spinal cord intermediolateral cell column (not shown) at T5-9 vertebral levels. Axons from these neurons innervate sympathetic postganglionic neurons in paravertebral ganglia located along side the vertebral column (not shown) or prevertebral ganglia found near the organ. The prevertebral ganglia include the CG, whose neurons innervate pancreas. Anatomy shown for human, but rodents are organized in a similar fashion, varying only in the details.

SP (as well as other small molecules) in the pancreas upon stimulation by chemical factors released by the pancreas as well as in response to mechanical stimulation produced by distension of ducts and blood vessels.

The idea that the sensory nervous system, via neurogenic inflammation (Fig. 17.2), plays a role in pancreatitis has led a number of investigators to test this hypothesis



Figure 17.2 Pancreatic injury, exacerbated or induced by environmental and genetic factors, leads to pancreatic injury and inflammation. This inflammation is accompanied by an increase in neurotrophic factors (NFs, e.g., nerve growth factor and artemin) as well as neurotrophic factor receptors (NFRs, e.g., TrkA). The NFs produce sensitization of sensory fibers innervating the pancreas and this leads to an increase in sensory neuron gene expression for receptors/channels that detect noxious stimuli (e.g., TRPA1 and TRPV1) as well increased production and release of small molecules that produce neurogenic inflammation in the pancreas (e.g., substance P [SP], calcitonin gene-related peptide [CGRP]). This feed-forward loop, if not blocked, can lead to fibrosis and permanent damage associated with chronic pancreatitis, as well as setting the stage for cancer development.

by inducing pancreatic inflammation and manipulating pancreatic sensory input, either surgically or chemically. Nathan et al. [3] hypothesized that sensory neurons were a "final common pathway" for neurogenic inflammation associated with pancreatitis. Using two experimental models of pancreatitis (repeated caerulein injections and common pancreaticobiliary duct ligation), they were able to show that sensory denervation (via neonatal capsaicin treatment) dramatically reduced multiple measures of pancreatic inflammation. Subsequent studies expanded on this concept by using pharmacologic approaches to block pancreatic afferent activity. Michalski and coworkers [18,19] demonstrated that cannabinoid receptors were expressed in the pancreas (on both nerves and other cell types) and then used cannabinoid agonists to decrease experimental pancreatitis pain and tissue damage. Schwartz et al. used a similar strategy in animal models of both acute [20] and chronic [21] pancreatitis. In these studies, antagonists for TRPV1 and TRPA1 (two excitatory ionotropic receptors expressed on pancreatic afferents; see later) were shown to be effective in blocking both pain and inflammatory markers, including upregulation of myeloperoxidase and neutrophil infiltration (acute pancreatitis), as well as fibrosis and nerve sprouting (chronic pancreatitis). The question then becomes what are the signals released by the damaged pancreas that produce abnormal activation of pancreatic afferents?

The majority of pancreatic afferents express receptors on their pancreatic terminals that can induce activation and calcium influx into the presynaptic terminal, which can contribute to the release of inflammatory molecules (Fig. 17.2). The receptor in sensory endings that has received the most attention in recent years is the transient receptor potential cation channel subfamily vanilloid type 1 (TRPV1). This receptor is expressed in 80-90% of neurons that express CGRP and/or SP and is upregulated in pancreatic afferents during pancreatitis [10,22-24]. A significant percentage of these neurons also express a related family member, TRPA1 [20,21]. Both of these channels have been shown to be required for the development of inflammatory pain [25-27]. Moreover, both transient receptor potential channels are themselves upregulated by growth factors that are highly expressed in inflamed pancreata (e.g., nerve growth factor [NGF] and artemin [ARTN]) [28-31]. Whereas these receptors are best known for their response to plantderived molecules (capsaicin; TRPV1, and mustard oil; TRPA1), endogenous molecules that can activate these receptors are present or increased following pancreatic injury including anandamide (an endogenous cannabinoid), protons, leukotriene B4, hydrogen peroxide, and products of lipid peroxidation such as 4-hydroxynonenal [32–35]. In addition, trypsin released from the injured acinar cells directly activates protease-activated receptor 2 (PAR2) expressed on sensory neurons and this has been shown to sensitize TRPV1 [32,36,37]. Assuming that pancreatic sensory terminals are similar to other visceral nerve endings, they will express a wide range of receptors that allow them to respond in an autocrine/ paracrine fashion. These include multiple excitatory ionotropic and metabotropic receptors for nucleotides (e.g. ATP, ADP, adenosine), glutamate, 5-hydroxytryptamine, SP, acetylcholine, and prostaglandins [8,15,16,38,39]. These receptors could respond to molecules released by adjacent sensory fibers as well as to ATP and norepinephrine released from pancreatic sympathetic postganglionic neurons [40,41]. Many of these molecules may act locally on sensory endings to induce release in the absence of action potential generation. However, once an action potential is generated in a sensory fiber, this will trigger release of inflammatory

References

 Bayliss WM. On the origin from the spinal cord of the vaso-dilator fibres of the hind-limb, and on the nature of these fibres. J Physiol 1901;26(3-4):173-209. molecules. Once this activity reaches the spinal cord it can rebound via a process known as a dorsal root reflex. This reflex produces a retrograde action potential that travels back out to the periphery and initiates release of inflammatory molecules [6,42–44]. The efficacy of this reflex is exaggerated by spinal cord inflammation, which has been shown to accompany pancreatitis [45,46].

Although nerve-targeted interventions effectively reduce pancreatitis symptoms in preclinical models, in most experimental paradigms these interventions are applied either simultaneously with the disease-inciting stimulus (e.g., caerulein) or early in the disease process. Thus, their relevance for treatment of patients is unclear, especially for acute pancreatitis where the primary symptom of pain is treated medically with nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and opioids. Clinicians are reluctant to use more aggressive procedures that include injections into splanchnic nerves or celiac ganglia due to occasional adverse affects that can be severe and difficult to justify for a disease that in many cases resolves relatively quickly. However, for chronic pancreatitis, nerve injections are an important option. There are three primary techniques that are utilized to manage intractable pancreatic pain: celiac plexus block (CPB), celiac plexus neurolysis (CPN), and thoracoscopic splanchnic denervation (TSD). Importantly, there is little or no evidence that these treatments affect nonpain disease features (which would be difficult to assess in the absence of large controlled trials). TSD can effectively reduce adrenomedullary function, pain scores, and opioid use in patients with chronic pancreatitis [47,48]. A meta-analysis of 16 studies reveals that TSD significantly reduces pain and improves quality of life. However, the pain returns in half of those initially achieving relief after just 1.5 years [49,50].

The efficacy of silencing sensory neurons for patients with pancreatitis will be worth revisiting in the future with the development of new drugs that have been developed for pain and that act by blocking either sensory nerve function or the inflammatory molecules released by sensory fibers. For examples, clinical trials are now under way for both anti-NGF and anti-CGRP antibodies and drugs [51–55]. These drugs may make it possible to conduct sufficiently powered clinical trails to determine if these types of therapies are both safe and effective for this difficult disease.

2 Grady EF, Yoshimi SK, Maa J et al. Substance P mediates inflammatory oedema in acute pancreatitis via activation of the neurokinin-1 receptor in rats and mice. Br J Pharmacol 2000;130(3):505–512.

- 3 Nathan JD, Peng RY, Wang Y, McVey DC, Vigna SR, Liddle RA. Primary sensory neurons: a common final pathway for inflammation in experimental pancreatitis in rats. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;283(4):G938–946.
- 4 Richardson JD, Vasko MR. Cellular mechanisms of neurogenic inflammation. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2002;302(3):839–845.
- 5 Liddle RA, Nathan JD. Neurogenic inflammation and pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2004;4(6):551–559; discussion 9–60.
- **6** Carlton SM. Nociceptive primary afferents: they have a mind of their own. J Physiol 2014;592(16):3403–3411.
- **7** Holzer P. Efferent-like roles of afferent neurons in the gut: blood flow regulation and tissue protection. Auton Neurosci 2006;125(1–2):70–75.
- **8** Berthoud HR, Neuhuber WL. Functional and chemical anatomy of the afferent vagal system. Auton Neurosci 2000;85(1–3):1–17.
- **9** Liu HP, Tay SS, Leong SK. An ultrastructural study of the innervation of the guinea pig pancreas. J Hirnforsch 1997;38(1):107–117.
- Fasanella KE, Christianson JA, Chanthaphavong RS, Davis BM. Distribution and neurochemical identification of pancreatic afferents in the mouse. J Comp Neurol 2008;509(1):42–52.
- 11 Furuzawa Y, Ohmori Y, Watanabe T. Anatomical localization of sympathetic postganglionic and sensory neurons innervating the pancreas of the cat. J Vet Med Sci 1996;58(3):243–248.
- 12 Lindsay TH, Halvorson KG, Peters CM et al. A quantitative analysis of the sensory and sympathetic innervation of the mouse pancreas. Neuroscience. 2006;137(4):1417–1426.
- 13 Rinaman L, Miselis RR. The organization of vagal innervation of rat pancreas using cholera toxinhorseradish peroxidase conjugate. J Auton Nerv Syst 1987;21(2–3):109–125.
- Sharkey KA, Williams RG, Dockray GJ. Sensory substance P innervation of the stomach and pancreas.
 Demonstration of capsaicin-sensitive sensory neurons in the rat by combined immunohistochemistry and retrograde tracing. Gastroenterology 1984;87(4):914–921.
- 15 Bielefeldt K, Christianson JA, Davis BM. Basic and clinical aspects of visceral sensation: transmission in the CNS. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2005;17(4):488–499.
- 16 Bielefeldt K, Zhong F, Koerber HR, Davis BM. Phenotypic characterization of gastric sensory neurons in mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;291(5):G987–997.
- 17 Malin SA, Christianson JA, Bielefeldt K, Davis BM. TPRV1 expression defines functionally distinct pelvic colon afferents. J Neurosci 2009;29(3):743–752.

- 18 Michalski CW, Laukert T, Sauliunaite D et al. Cannabinoids ameliorate pain and reduce disease pathology in cerulein-induced acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2007;132(5):1968–1978.
- **19** Michalski CW, Maier M, Erkan M et al. Cannabinoids reduce markers of inflammation and fibrosis in pancreatic stellate cells. PLoS One 2008;3(2):e1701.
- **20** Schwartz ES, Christianson JA, Chen X et al. Synergistic role of TRPV1 and TRPA1 in pancreatic pain and inflammation. Gastroenterology 2011;140(4):1283–1291; e1–2.
- **21** Schwartz ES, La JH, Scheff NN, Davis BM, Albers KM, Gebhart GF. TRPV1 and TRPA1 antagonists prevent the transition of acute to chronic inflammation and pain in chronic pancreatitis. J Neurosci 2013;33(13):5603–5611.
- 22 Noble MD, Romac J, Wang Y, Hsu J, Humphrey JE, Liddle RA. Local disruption of the celiac ganglion inhibits substance P release and ameliorates caeruleininduced pancreatitis in rats. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;291(1):G128–134.
- 23 Liddle RA. The role of transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1) channels in pancreatitis. Biochim Biophys Acta 2007;1772(8):869–878.
- 24 Xu GY, Winston JH, Shenoy M, Yin H, Pendyala S, Pasricha PJ. Transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 mediates hyperalgesia and is up-regulated in rats with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2007;133(4):1282–1292.
- 25 Levine JD, Alessandri-Haber N. TRP channels: targets for the relief of pain. Biochim Biophys Acta 2007;1772(8):989–1003.
- **26** Story GM. The emerging role of TRP channels in mechanisms of temperature and pain sensation. Curr Neuropharmacol 2006;4(3):183–196.
- **27** Stucky CL, Dubin AE, Jeske NA, Malin SA, McKemy DD, Story GM. Roles of transient receptor potential channels in pain. Brain Res Rev 2009;60(1):2–23.
- 28 Ceyhan GO, Bergmann F, Kadihasanoglu M et al. The neurotrophic factor artemin influences the extent of neural damage and growth in chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2007;56(4):534–544.
- **29** Friess H, Zhu ZW, di Mola FF et al. Nerve growth factor and its high-affinity receptor in chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1999;230(5):615–624.
- **30** Winston JH, Toma H, Shenoy M et al. Acute pancreatitis results in referred mechanical hypersensitivity and neuropeptide up-regulation that can be suppressed by the protein kinase inhibitor k252a. J Pain 2003;4(6):329–337.
- 31 Zhu Y, Colak T, Shenoy M et al. Nerve growth factor modulates TRPV1 expression and function and mediates pain in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141(1):370–377.

- **32** Amadesi S, Cottrell GS, Divino L et al. Proteaseactivated receptor 2 sensitizes TRPV1 by protein kinase Cepsilon-and A-dependent mechanisms in rats and mice. J Physiol 2006;575(Pt 2):555–571.
- 33 Bautista DM, Pellegrino M, Tsunozaki M. TRPA1: A gatekeeper for inflammation. Annu Rev Physiol 2013;75:181–200.
- 34 Ceppa E, Cattaruzza F, Lyo V et al. Transient receptor potential ion channels V4 and A1 contribute to pancreatitis pain in mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2010;299(3):G556–571.
- **35** Takahashi N, Mizuno Y, Kozai D et al. Molecular characterization of TRPA1 channel activation by cysteine-reactive inflammatory mediators. Channels (Austin). 2008;2(4):287–298.
- **36** Dai Y, Moriyama T, Higashi T et al. Proteinaseactivated receptor 2-mediated potentiation of transient receptor potential vanilloid subfamily 1 activity reveals a mechanism for proteinase-induced inflammatory pain. J Neurosci 2004;24(18):4293–4299.
- **37** Zhang W, Gao J, Zhao T et al. Proteinase-activated receptor 2 mediates thermal hyperalgesia and is upregulated in a rat model of chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2011;40(2):300–307.
- 38 Christianson JA, Bielefeldt K, Altier C et al. Development, plasticity and modulation of visceral afferents. Brain Res Rev 2009;60(1):171–186.
- **39** Zhuo H, Ichikawa H, Helke CJ. Neurochemistry of the nodose ganglion. Prog Neurobiol 1997;52(2):79–107.
- 40 Meisner JG, Waldron JB, Sawynok J. Alpha1-adrenergic receptors augment P2X3 receptor-mediated nociceptive responses in the uninjured state. J Pain 2007;8(7):556–562.
- **41** Xie W, Strong JA, Zhang JM. Increased excitability and spontaneous activity of rat sensory neurons following in vitro stimulation of sympathetic fiber sprouts in the isolated dorsal root ganglion. Pain 2010;151(2):447–459.
- **42** Barron DH, Matthews BH. "Recurrent fibres" of the dorsal roots. J Physiol 1935;85(1):104–18 1.
- **43** Lin Q, Zou X, Willis WD. Adelta and C primary afferents convey dorsal root reflexes after intradermal injection of capsaicin in rats. J Neurophysiol 2000;84(5):2695–2698.
- 44 Weng HR, Dougherty PM. Response properties of dorsal root reflexes in cutaneous C fibers before and after intradermal capsaicin injection in rats. Neuroscience 2005;132(3):823–831.
- **45** Liu PY, Lu CL, Wang CC et al. Spinal microglia initiate and maintain hyperalgesia in a rat model of

chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2012;142(1):165–173; e2.

- 46 Saloman JL, Albers KM, Li D et al. Ablation of sensory neurons in a genetic model of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma slows initiation and progression of cancer. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2016;113(11):3078–3083.
- 47 Buscher HC, van Goor H, Wilder-Smith OH. Effect of thoracoscopic splanchnic denervation on pain processing in chronic pancreatitis patients. Eur J Pain 2007;11(4):437–443.
- 48 Buscher HC, Lenders JW, Wilder-Smith OH, Sweep CG, van Goor H. Bilateral thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy for pain in patients with chronic pancreatitis impairs adrenomedullary but not noradrenergic sympathetic function. Surg Endosc 2012;26(8):2183–2188.
- **49** Baghdadi S, Abbas MH, Albouz F, Ammori BJ. Systematic review of the role of thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy in palliating the pain of patients with chronic pancreatitis. Surg Endosc 2008;22(3):580–588.
- 50 Basinski A, Stefaniak T, Vingerhoets A et al. Effect of NCPB and VSPL on pain and quality of life in chronic pancreatitis patients. World J Gastroenterol 2005;11(32):5010–5014.
- 51 Bannwarth B, Kostine M. Targeting nerve growth factor (NGF) for pain management: what does the future hold for NGF antagonists? Drugs 2014;74(6):619–626.
- 52 Bigal ME, Edvinsson L, Rapoport AM et al. Safety, tolerability, and efficacy of TEV-48125 for preventive treatment of chronic migraine: a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2b study. Lancet Neurol 2015;14(11):1091–1100.
- **53** Dodick DW, Goadsby PJ, Silberstein SD et al. Safety and efficacy of ALD403, an antibody to calcitonin gene-related peptide, for the prevention of frequent episodic migraine: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, exploratory phase 2 trial. Lancet Neurol 2014;13(11):1100–1107.
- 54 Hochberg MC. Serious joint-related adverse events in randomized controlled trials of anti-nerve growth factor monoclonal antibodies. Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2015;23(suppl 1):S18–21.
- 55 Roemer FW, Hayes CW, Miller CG, Hoover K, Guermazi A. Imaging atlas for eligibility and on-study safety of potential knee adverse events in anti-NGF studies (Part 1). Osteoarthritis Cartilage 2015;23(suppl 1):S22–42.

18

Molecular, Biochemical, and Metabolic Abnormalities in Acute Pancreatitis

Julia Mayerle¹, Frank Ulrich Weiss², Walter Halangk³, and Markus M. Lerch²

¹ Department of Medicine II, University Hospital Munich, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Germany

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis is the most frequent cause for hospital admission among all nonmalignant gastrointestinal diseases [1]. It represents an inflammatory disorder of the exocrine pancreas caused, in most cases, by immoderate alcohol consumption or the passage of gallstones. Recent studies involving animal and isolated cell models have elucidated many of the pathophysiologic, cellular, and molecular processes involved in the disease onset. More than 100 years ago it was proposed that pancreatitis is essentially a disease in which the pancreas falls prey to its own, prematurely activated digestive enzymes. Why and how digestive zymogens undergo activation within the pancreas early in the disease process has been the topic of extensive research efforts and debate. Premature activation of pancreatic zymogens results in biochemical and later metabolic alterations, the mechanisms of which will be reviewed in this chapter.

Regardless of the underlying etiology, the natural course of pancreatitis, a primarily sterile inflammatory disorder, proceeds in three steps: (i) a local inflammatory reaction in conjunction with acinar tissue necrosis, (ii) a systemic inflammatory response, and (iii) eventually microbial superinfection of the pancreatic necrosis which frequently results in multiorgan failure and is closely associated with a rise in mortality. Mortality in severe acute pancreatitis peaks at two different time points: patients either pass away during the first 7 days after the onset of pain from an overwhelming inflammatory response syndrome resulting in multiorgan failure (approximately 30%) or they die late in the disease course facilitated by a compensatory anti-inflammatory response syndrome which permits translocation of gut

bacteria into pancreatic necrosis, resulting in uncontrollable sepsis. Frequently, however, a mixed picture of a systemic inflammatory response and a compensatory anti-inflammatory reaction, called MARS (mixed antiinflammatory response syndrome), is observed.

The pathogenesis of the inflammatory response in acute pancreatitis is indistinguishable from that of other traumatic or infectious immune reactions. Thirty per cent of all patients admitted to hospital suffering from acute pancreatitis have organ failure of two systems. Outside the pancreas the most frequently affected organs are the lungs, kidneys, and the gut [2].

Molecular and Biochemical Abnormalities

Pathophysiologic Significance of Digestive Protease Activation

Trypsinogen and other pancreatic proteases are synthesized by acinar cells as inactive proenzyme precursors and stored in membrane-confined zymogen granules. After activation in the small intestine, trypsin converts other pancreatic zymogens, such as chymotrypsinogen, pro-elastase, pro-carboxypeptidase, or pro-phospholipase A2, to their active forms [3]. Although small amounts of trypsinogen are probably activated within the pancreatic acinar cell under physiologic conditions, two protective mechanisms normally prevent cell damage from proteolytic activity: (i) Pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor (PSTI), the product of the *SPINK1* gene, is co-secreted with pancreatic zymogens. PSTI can inhibit up to 20% of potential trypsin activity in humans

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

² Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

³ Department of Experimental Surgery, Otto von Guericke University, Magdeburg, Germany
[3], but this number may vary considerably among species. The fact that mutations in the SPINK1 gene are associated with certain forms of human pancreatitis [4–7] indicates that this protective mechanism may play a role in pancreatic pathophysiology. The implications of SPINK1 overexpression in a disease model of pancreatitis have recently been reported [8]. (ii) Cell biological experiments using living rodent acini provided evidence that trypsin limits its own activity by autodegradation under conditions that mimic pancreatitis [9] (see later). Furthermore, certain mutations associated with human hereditary pancreatitis stabilize cationic trypsin either against autolysis [10-12] or against degradation via chymotrypsin C [13], suggesting that proteolysis of trypsin might play a role in safeguarding the human pancreas against excess intrapancreatic trypsin activity. Although not demonstrated experimentally yet, it is probable that other pancreatic proteases in addition to chymotrypsin might participate in a similar protective mechanism. In humans, mesotrypsin has been labeled a candidate for this function [14,15]. This minor trypsin isoform constitutes less than 5% of total secreted trypsinogens. Interestingly, due to a $Gly198 \rightarrow Arg$ substitution $(Gly193 \rightarrow Arg in chymotrypsin numbering)$, this isoform is poorly inhibited by PSTI, which led to the suggestion that mesotrypsin might participate in degradation of other zymogens and proteases [16,17]. However, mesotrypsin is grossly defective not only in inhibitor binding, but also in cleaving protein substrates [18]. A pathophysiologic role of mesotrypsin in intracellular protease degradation and a protective function in pancreatitis is therefore somewhat unlikely.

The presence of another unknown enzyme activity effective in degrading protease zymogens was also observed in human pancreatic juice. This uncharacterized activity was named enzyme Y, and was proposed as one of the protective factors against pancreatitis [19]. It has recently been identified to be identical with chymotrypsin C and was found to play a major role in degrading activated trypsin [13].

Theoretically, premature activation of large amounts of trypsinogen could overwhelm these protective mechanisms, lead to damage of the zymogen-confining membranes and the release of activated proteases into the cytosol. Moreover, the release of large amounts of calcium from zymogen granules into the cytosol might activate calcium-dependent proteases such as calpains, which, in turn, could contribute to cell injury.

The suggestion that prematurely activated digestive enzymes play a central role in the pathogenesis of pancreatitis is based on the following observations: (i) The activities of both pancreatic trypsin and elastase increase early in the course of experimental pancreatitis [20,21]. (ii) The activation peptides of trypsinogen and carboxypeptidase A1 (CPA1), which are cleaved from the respective proenzyme during the process of activation, are released into either the pancreatic tissue or the serum early in the course of acute pancreatitis [2,17,22–25]. (iii) Pretreatment with gabexate mesilate, a serine protease inhibitor, reduces the incidence of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP)-induced pancreatitis [26]. (iv) Serine protease inhibitors reduce injury in experimental pancreatitis [26]. (v) Hereditary pancreatitis is often associated with various mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene that could either render trypsinogen more prone to premature activation or render active trypsin more resistant to degradation by other proteases [11,13]. (vi) Triplication of the trypsinogen locus in humans (i.e., an assumed gain in the trypsin activity) that is expressed in affected subjects leads to hereditary pancreatitis [27]. (vii) Mutations in the SPINK1 gene, which might render PSTI less effective, are associated with certain forms of chronic pancreatitis [4–7].

On the cellular level, the initiating role of trypsin has come under debate by the observation that the deletion of trypsin 7, an isoform, largely prevents premature protease activation in a mouse model of pancreatitis but has little effect on the disease course and its severity [28]. Moreover, when cathepsin B-mediated trypsinogen activation is prevented, this appears to affect apoptosis, rather necrosis in the pancreas [29].

In clinical and experimental studies that investigated the time course of pancreatitis it was found that zymogen activation occurs very early in the disease course. One study that employed the caerulein model of acute pancreatitis reported a biphasic pattern of trypsin activity that reached an early peak after 1 hour and a later second peak after several hours [25]. This observation is interesting because it suggests that more than one mechanism may be involved in the activation of pancreatic zymogens and the second peak may require the infiltration of inflammatory cells into the pancreas [25,30,31]. Taken together, these observations represent compelling evidence that premature, intracellular zymogen activation plays a critical role in initiating acute pancreatitis.

Clinical Evidence for Digestive Protease Activation

A number of recent studies involving patients have greatly contributed to our understanding of the role of zymogen activation in pancreatitis. In patients who underwent ERCP, an interventional medical procedure that requires cannulation of the pancreatic duct and is associated with a significant complication rate for pancreatitis, the prophylactic administration of a small molecular weight protease inhibitor reduced the

180 Chapter 18

incidence of pancreatitis [32]. Although protease inhibitors have not been found to be effective when used therapeutically in patients with clinically established pancreatitis [33], the result of the prophylactic study supports the conclusion that activation of pancreatic proteases is an inherent feature of the disease onset. Moreover, since reasonably specific antibodies have become available that detect the trypsinogen activation peptide (TAP) but do not crossreact with either active trypsin or inactive trypsinogen [34], the presence of TAP in serum and urine of patients with acute pancreatitis provides direct evidence for an activation of trypsinogen during pancreatitis. The amount of TAP released also appears to correlate with the disease severity [35].

Cathepsin B in Premature Digestive Protease Activation

Several lines of evidence have suggested a possible role for the lysosomal cysteine protease cathepsin B in the premature and intrapancreatic activation of digestive enzymes [35]. The largely circumstantial evidence for this "cathepsin B hypothesis" is based on the following observations: (i) Cathepsin B has been shown to activate trypsinogen in vitro [36]. (ii) During the initial phase of acute pancreatitis in several animal models a redistribution of cathepsin B into a zymogen granulecontaining subcellular compartment was detected by density gradient centrifugation [37]. (iii) In the same pancreatitis models lysosomal enzymes were detected by immunogold electron microscopy in secretory organelles that also contained digestive enzymes (e.g., trypsinogen) [38]. Experimental approaches to show an essential role of cathepsin B in premature zymogen activation by inhibition of this lysosomal enzyme with synthetic inhibitors rendered contradictory results, either increasing [39] or decreasing premature zymogen activation [40], or failing to improve the course of experimental pancreatitis.

To test the cathepsin B hypothesis more directly and to overcome the shortcomings of lysosomal enzyme inhibitors, which have only limited specificity for cathepsin B, a cathepsin B-deficient mouse strain that was generated by targeted disruption of the *ctsb* gene was studied in experimental pancreatitis [41]. The results of these studies were unequivocal: 90% of intrapancreatic trypsinogen activation during pancreatitis depends on the presence of cathepsin B [41]. What remained puzzling was the observation that acinar cell injury did not decline to the same degree to which trypsinogen was reduced. The explanation for this discrepancy came from recent studies that investigated the cell death mechanisms involved in cathepsin B-mediated trypsinogen activation and found that neither induces necrosis, whereas both appear to be involved in apoptosis, a much less injurious kind of all death in terms of its systemic consequences [29,42]. The relevance for human disease, however, remained another matter.

First attempts to establish the relevance of the cathepsin B-pancreatitis hypothesis in humans focused on the capacity of the lysosomal enzyme to activate human trypsinogen, and specifically varieties of human trypsinogen, into which disease-relevant mutations had been introduced that were identified in the context of hereditary pancreatitis studies. Hereditary pancreatitis, as mentioned above, is a disease that follows an autosomal dominant inheritance pattern, is associated with an early onset of chronic pancreatitis (usually in children and young adults), and is associated with various germline mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene (PRSS1) [43]. When recombinant trypsinogen with hereditary pancreatitis mutations was subjected to activation by cathepsin B in vitro it was indeed found that some trypsins behaved differently from their wild-type counterparts [13,44], an observation that clearly supported the cathepsin B hypothesis of pancreatitis. On the other hand, the most common PRSS1 mutations, such as R122H and N29I, did not convincingly vary from wild-type trypsin in their activation kinetics by cathepsin B [45]. The same study demonstrated further that cathepsin B is abundantly secreted from the human exocrine pancreas, plentiful in pancreatic secretory zymogen granules (rather than in lysosomes), and active within the secretory pathway [45]. Thus, all cellular conditions for the cathepsin B-pancreatitis hypothesis to be operative in humans were met. Moreover, the proposed requirement for a subcellular redistribution of cathepsin B into the secretory compartment [37] could finally be put to rest because most cathepsin B in the pancreas was found to already reside in the secretory compartment under physiologic conditions [45,46], rather than having to be redistributed there from lysosomes. Nevertheless, no direct evidence for an active involvement of cathepsin B in the onset of human pancreatitis-at least not in hereditary pancreatitis caused by the most common trypsin mutations—could be produced from these studies.

This has finally been achieved in a recent study in which a group from India has sequenced the entire coding region of the *ctsb* gene in 140 Indian patients with pancreatitis and 155 controls and reported that *ctsb* germline changes may explain the disease onset [47]. Unfortunately these data could not be confirmed in a Western population with idiopathic pancreatitis [48].

So far it must be remain open whether cathepsin Binduced activation of trypsinogen plays a role in human as much as in experimental pancreatitis. Moreover, whether this mechanism determines disease onset and severity is also unclear [29,42]. Finally, whether or not other lysosomal cathepsins that can clearly counteract the effects of cathepsin B, such as cathepsin L [49] predominate the events in early human and animal pancreatitis remains the object of ongoing studies.

Conclusions

Recent advances in cell biological and molecular techniques have permitted investigators to address the intracellular pathophysiology in a much more direct manner than was previously considered possible. Initial studies that have employed these techniques have delivered a number of surprising results that appear to be incompatible with long-standing dogmas and paradigms of pancreatic research. Some of these insights will lead to new and testable hypotheses that will bring us closer to understanding the pathogenesis of pancreatitis. Only progress in elucidating the intracellular and molecular mechanisms involved in the disease onset will permit the development of effective strategies for the prevention and cure of this debilitating and still somewhat enigmatic disease.

Metabolic and Systemic Abnormalities

In the past, patients with acute pancreatitis have been categorized according to the presence or absence of complications and the definitions of severe disease, and the recently revised Atlanta classification [50] has codified this concept. Complications include systemic organ failures as well as local disease manifestations. Recently, it has been shown that organ failure during the first week of admission is invariably associated with a high mortality rate of >50% [51]. An investigation of 290 patients with predicted severe acute pancreatitis showed that early organ failure was present in 60% of patients. When organ failure was only transient, clinical outcome was good (mortality below 1%), whereas persistent organ failure resulted in a mortality rate of 35% [2]. A better understanding of the pathogenesis of early multiorgan failure might therefore be essential for the development of new strategies for the prevention or treatment of acute pancreatitis.

Pathogenesis of Pulmonary Failure

Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS), later termed acute lung injury (ALI) is a frequent manifestation of organ dysfunction in an intensive care setting and can be the cause of death in critically ill patients. The exact incidence remains unknown but may be as high as 75 per 100000 population in the United States [52]. Overall, acute pancreatitis is a condition in which patients rarely develop ARDS (8% of total), but severe attacks are frequently associated with ALI and ARDS [53]. The definition set in 1994 for ALI is a syndrome of inflammation and increased permeability that is associated with a constellation of clinical, radiologic, physiologic abnormalities that cannot be explained by, but may coexist with, left atrial or pulmonary capillary hypertension [54,55]. The distinction between ALI and ARDS is the degree of hypoxemia. The incidence of pulmonary complications in acute pancreatitis varies between 15% and 55% and their severity ranges from mild hypoxemia without clinical or radiologic signs to severe ARDS. The major cause of hypoxemia is ventilation/perfusion mismatch which results in right to left pulmonary shunting. In ARDS the injured lung is believed to go through three phases: exudative, proliferative, and fibrotic, but the course of each phase and the overall disease progression are variable. The pathophysiologic features of the lung in ARDS arise from severe injury to the alveolocapillary unit. The histologic features are dense eosinophilic hyaline membranes and alveolar collapse. The endothelial cells swell, the intercellular junctions widen, and pinocytic vesicles increase, causing capillary leak and edema formation. Approximately 10% of patients with acute pancreatitis show alveolar edema on chest radiographs and a third of patients develop progressive hypoxemia during the first week of hospitalization [56]. The cause for the development of alveolar edema is an increase in microvascular permeability in the context of systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) [57,58]. This was shown by applying labeled transferrin as an indicator for lung vascular permeability within 48 hours after hospital admission. This was found to be significantly increased in the lung tissue of patients who had later died in the disease process [59]. A similar observation was reported more recently in which an increase in the gallium-transferrin pulmonary leak index strongly correlated with the mortality rate [60].

Lankisch and coworkers determined the incidence of pulmonary infiltrates in 140 consecutive patients with acute pancreatitis with 26% within 24 hours after admission to hospital [61] (Fig. 18.1). The mortality rate of acute pancreatitis significantly correlated with the presence of pulmonary infiltrates and effusions. Logistic regression analysis showed that radiologic abnormalities were associated with a 15-fold increase in mortality rate [62]. A reduced PaO_2 on hospital admission has long been regarded as a prognostic factor for the severity of pancreatitis and is part of the Ranson Score, the Imrie Score, and the International Guidelines which recommend to hold peripheral oxygen saturation above 95% to prevent organ failure as a treatment goal [63]. (a)

(b)

Figure 18.1 Pulmonary infiltrates in severe acute pancreatitis.

With respect to the pathophysiology of ARDS in acute pancreatitis, two case series showed that massive cytokine release may have a contributing role in SIRS. Interleukin 8 (IL-8) was reported to be significantly higher at admission in patients who later developed acute severe lung injury [64]. In pleural effusions tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α), IL-1, IL-6, and polymorphnuclear cell elastase (PMN-elastase) were significantly higher in serum in patients with ARDS, which may point to a direct impact of these cytokines on the development of ARDS but could also occur because of a diminished excretion of cytokines into pleural effusions [65]. Futhermore, in patients who later developed ARDS, elevated serum levels of thromboxane and prostacyclin were reported [66].

Phospholipase A2 (PLA-2) has long been regarded as a major cause of ALI in acute pancreatitis. Studying PLA-2 one needs to consider that there are numerous subtypes, of which two-PLA-2 type I and PLA-2 type II-could have a role in the pathogenesis of pancreatitis. Older studies suggested that PLA-2 type II (leukocyte-derived PLA-2) is responsible for the cell necrosis in acute pancreatitis by converting its endogenous substrate lecithin (part of the lipid bilayer of cell membranes) into the more toxic compound lysolecithin [67,68]. Thus PLA-2 could break down pulmonary surfactant, which consists of phospholipids, and could therefore impair oxygenation and increase vascular permeability. This notion was confirmed as elevated circulating plasma levels of PLA-2 correlated with more severe pulmonary changes in patients with gram-negative septic shock [69]. Furthermore, intratracheal application of nonpancreatic PLA-2 induced lung injury with interstitial edema and accumulation of inflammatory cells, but the concept that release of pancreatic PLA-2 from necrotic acinar cells mediates lung injury had to be abandoned [69-71]. In addition to the hypthesis of a direct impact of PLA-2, other pancreatic zymogens and nitric oxide released from pulmonary macrophages have been implicated in contributing to pulmonary complications in acute pancreatitis [72]. An experimental study testing this concept showed that intravenous application of elastase or trypsin resulted not only in pulmonary damage through NF κ B activation and TNF- α release with subsequent transmigration of neutrophils, but also in an increase in lung vascular permeability [73–78].

Neutrophils have been implicated in mediating lung injury in acute pancreatitis and inhibition of neutrophilderived serine proteases such as PMN-elastase seem to be promising treatment targets [30,31]. In an attempt to remove activated pancreatic zymogens to prevent systemic injury, two rather small studies (recruiting 12 and 6 patients) performed thoracic duct drainage. One of the two studies found an improved pulmonary gas exchange and a reduction in time on mechanical ventilation [65], whereas the second study failed to confirm these data [79] and the benefit of this approach is still doubtful.

In conclusion, severe attacks of acute pancreatitis are frequently associated with ALI. Arterial hypoxemia, pulmonary infiltrates, pleural effusions, and ARDS may



develop as complications of the disease. Within the first few days following the onset of severe acute pancreatitis, lung injury develops as a consequence of acute pancreatitis. Sepsis is the predominant cause of lung injury in the later phase of the disease. Besides best supportive care, protective mechanical ventilation, hemodynamic monitoring, as well as enteral nutrition and renal replacement therapy have been considered to be of potential benefit to treat pulmonary complications and have therefore been extensively studied [80–86]. Unfortunately, even if the results from animal experiments were very promising, the results obtained from clinical trials were rather disappointing [87–91]. The pathogenesis of pulmonary injury still remains incompletely understood.

Pathogenesis of Renal Failure

Acute renal failure (ARF) occurs in 19% of patients with moderate sepsis, 23% with severe sepsis, and 51% with septic shock when blood cultures are positive [92,93]. The cytokine-mediated induction of nitric oxide synthesis that occurs in SIRS and sepsis decreases systemic vascular resistance. This arterial vasodilatation predisposes patients with SIRS to ARF [94]. Patients who develop ARF in the setting of critical illness are more likely to die than dialysis-dependent patients admitted to intensive care, suggesting that the bad outcome associated with the recent development of renal failure is due to SIRS, rather than merely due to renal dysfunction [95]. The clinical syndrome of ARF in the setting of critical illness, manifested by rising serum creatinine and decreasing urine output, results from injury to the tubular epithelial cells or acute tubular necrosis. In necrotizing pancreatitis, renal insufficiency occurs in 21% of patients after a median time period of 8.3 days after the onset of pancreatitis. The extent of pancreatic necrosis correlates with the development of ARF but infection of the pancreatic necrosis is not associated with a higher rate of ARF [96]. ARF has never been studied systematically either in the clinical setting of pancreatitis or in pancreatitic animal studies.

In analogy to the pathogenesis of ARF in critically ill patients with SIRS, a combined pathomechanism of prerenal failure due to extensive fluid loss into the third space, together with a prolonged cytokine-mediated organ failure even after fluid resuscitation can be assumed to be operative. Simmons and coworkers showed that increased plasma proinflammatory cytokine levels (TNF- α , IL-1b, IL-6) predict the mortality in patients with ARF [97] and an anti-TNF- α -directed therapy was found to improve several early events during experimental pancreatitis, including protease activation [98]. This finding is supported by the fact that in animal models infusion of high concentrations of proinflammatory cytokines can lead directly to the development of multiorgan system failure [99,100]. Furthermore, patients with SIRS and associated ARF show signs of intense endothelial damage and hypercoagulability as indicated by increased von Willebrand factor, thrombomodulin, tissue plasminogen activator, plasminogen activator inhibitor-1, and D-dimer activity [101]. Vasoactive mediators appear to be a contributing factor of some importance [102].

In conclusion, ARF is a frequent extrapancreatic complication of acute pancreatitis, but further studies on the pathogenesis of ARF are urgently needed to treat this potentially fatal complication.

Pathogenesis of Paralytic Ileus and Gut Permeability

Patients with acute pancreatitis often suffer from severe intestinal motility disturbances which render them prone to bacterial translocation into the pancreatic necrosis due to bacterial overgrowth and increased gut permeability, which is then burdened with an increase in mortality (Fig. 18.2). The mechanisms of impaired intestinal motility are largely unknown [103]. Studies on mice fed a CDE (choline-deficient, ethionine-supplemented) diet revealed that acute necrotizing pancreatitis inhibits gastric emptying and intestinal transit in vivo. The global reduction in jejunal contractility is explained by the disruption of the intestinal motor function at the postreceptor level, which plays an important role in the development of an intestinal ileus during acute pancreatitis [104–107]. This notion suggests why conventional pharmacologic gut stimulation (e.g., by parasympathomimetics) in daily clinical routine has a rather disappointing effect. However, clinical trials systematically investigating the impact of parasympathomimetics in acute pancreatitis are currently not available.

Clinical as well as experimental studies have shown that the intestinal tract becomes more permeable for macromolecules during the course of acute pancreatitis and this permeability increase correlates with greater bacterial translocation, greater severity, and an increased rate of infected necrosis [106,107]. The early changes in intestinal permeability have been associated with corresponding levels of systemic endotoxin exposure [107]. The pathogenesis of gut barrier failure can be attributed to local (instestinal) factors, namely mucosal ischemia, disruption of mucosal epithelial integrity, reperfusion injury, disruption of intestinal bacterial ecology, and impaired mucosal immunity. On the cellular level, human and animal studies have attributed these changes to alterations in epithelial tight and adherent junctions, 184 Chapter 18



Figure 18.2 Paralytic ileus in severe acute pancreatitis.

including protein classes such as claudins [108,109], occludins [110], and myosins [111,112], all of which can represent susceptibility factors for pancreatitis per se, as well as for bacterial translocation during pancreatitis. Furthermore, systemic factors, such as impaired systemic immunity, endotoxemia, cytokines and chemokines, malnutrition, and/or parenteral nutrition, have been implicated in impaired gut permeability. Some of the factors affecting gut barrier failure mentioned earlier can be effectively treated with early enteral nutrition or by immune-enhancing nutritional regimens [113,114]. Thoracic epidural analgesia for pain also augments ileal mucosal capillary perfusion and improves survival in severe acute pancreatitis [115].

Pathogenesis of Coagulopathies

The systemic inflammatory reaction and the development of organ failure in acute pancreatitis share similarities with a complicated course of sepsis, major trauma, or burns [116,117]. As early as 1977 Ranson and coworkers noted abnormalities in coagulation factors during severe acute pancreatitis. They concluded from a prospective analysis of 35 patients in which they correlated amylase levels with respiratory, renal, and hepatic dysfunction that enzyme-related intravascular coagulation is involved in the pathogenesis of these coagulation complications during acute pancreatitis [118]. In systemic inflammation a rapid activation of coagulation may turn into a global or selective exhaustion of physiologic anticoagulant systems.

The interactions between coagulation and inflammatory pathways are essential for the pathogenesis of disseminated intravascular coagulation. For example, the proinflammatory cytokines TNF-a, IL-1, and IL-6 upregulate thrombin formation and downregulate physiologic antithrombotic defense mechanisms, especially the protein C pathway [119]. The protein C pathway is both a major physiologic anticoagulant system and a central link between inflammation and coagulation. The zymogen protein C is converted to activated protein C (APC) by thrombin bound to thrombomodulin on the endothelial surface [120]. This effect is enhanced by the endothelial PC receptor [121]. APC conveys its anticoagulant function mainly by proteolytic inactivation of coagulation-activated factor V and activated factor VIII. APC also exhibits distinct anti-inflammatory and antiapoptotic properties [122]. Although the underlying mechanism is incompletely understood, recombinant APC decreased the levels of IL-6 and D-dimer and reduced mortality in severe sepsis patients. Investigating levels of APC, protein C, and D-dimer in 31 patients with severe acute pancreatitis showed that protein C deficiency and decreased APC generation contributed to a compromised anticoagulant and anti-inflammatory defense, which subsequently aggravated multiorgan failure [123]. Clinical trials evaluating treatment with protein C are warranted in severe acute pancreatitis.

In addition to the therapeutic impact of restoring coagulation in severe acute pancreatitis a recent clinical study has shown that signs of disseminated intravascular coagulation are also of high prognostic value. The aggravated

(a)

Electrocardiographic Abnormalities in Acute Pancreatitis

Acute pancreatitis has been reported to be associated with electrocardiographic abnormalities including arrhythmias, bradycardia, T-wave changes, intraventicular conduction disturbances, and ST-segment elevation termed "pseudoinfarction" (Fig. 18.3). The clinical relevance and causes of such electric abnormalities are poorly understood. However, experimental studies performed on a murine model of acute pancreatitis have reported ultrastructural disturbances including interstitial edema and cardiomyocyte hypoxia, myofiber overcontractility, intracellular edema between cardiomyocytes, and cardiomyocyte hypertrophy with collagenization of myocardial stroma [127]. Albrecht and Laws [128] proposed a direct cardiotoxic effect of proteolytic pancreatic enzymes as a cause of ST-segment elevation and myocardium-specific enzyme increase (particularly phosphokinase MB fraction).

Other mechanisms that have been proposed to explain electrocardiographic abnormalities appearing during acute pancreatitis are those associated with metabolic disturbances, hemodynamic instability, vasopressor drug use, pericarditis, myocarditis, exacerbation of underlying cardiac disease, coagulopathy, and coronary artery spasm [128–130].

Patients with acute pancreatitis have a high risk of developing metabolic abnormalities. The consequences of low or high serum electrolyte levels on cardiac electric activity include changes in the T-wave morphology, bundle branch blocks, arrhythmias, QT-internal shortening or prolongation, asystoly, prominent U-wave, ST-segment depression or elevation, and ventricular fibrillation [131–134]. Recently two prospective studies have reported abnormalities on electrocardiogram (ECG) and correlated these changes to the severity of acute pancreatitis. The study by Rubio-Tapia concluded that 55% (28 patients) of patients displayed abnormalities on ECG but most changes are transient and are related to electrolyte



Figure 18.3 ECG changes in severe hypovolemia and hypokalemia.

alterations [135]. In contrast, the study by Stimac and coworkers investigating 303 patients observed significantly different results for heart rate, PQ interval, and ST elevation when mild pancreatitis was compared to severe pancreatitis. They explained an increase in heart rate and shortened PQ interval as a result of increased sympathetic activity [136].

The Role of Hypocalcemia and Hypomagnesemia

Hypocalcemia is a frequent finding in patients with severe acute pancreatitis and has been implicated to be of prognostic value by Ranson and Imrie, who included it in their respective severity scores of acute pancreatitis [137-139]. Calcium levels below 2 mmol/L are considered to be a poor prognostic sign. Several pathogenetic mechanisms contribute to the development of hypocalcemia and need to be considered in evaluating hypocalcemia: (i) Serum calcium levels reflect only part of the physiologically active ionized calcium. More than half of the circulating calcium is bound to albumin and serum calcium levels need to be corrected for serum albumin levels. During acute pancreatitis, albumin is lost in the third space and therefore serum calcium levels decrease. When calcium levels are corrected for albumin, the majority of patients display normocalcemia, which explains the absent symptoms of hypocalcemia, such as arrhythmias and tetany [140–142].

(ii) In response to decreased serum calcium levels circulating parathyroid hormone levels (PTH) are increased. This subsequently leads to calcium mobilization from bone, and calcium reabsorption in the kidneys is increased. In a prospective study by McKay PTH levels were determined to be invariably elevated in response to hypocalcemia in acute pancreatitis but significantly increased concentrations were found in patients with a complicated course of the disease [143]. Inadequate mobilization of calcium from bone indicating end-organ failure could offer an alternative explanation for hypocalcemia. This hypothesis was refuted, however, by Robertson et al. [144]. Patients suffering from acute pancreatitis were shown to react with an adequate rise in serum calcium levels and urinary cyclic adenosine monophosphate upon infusion of exogenous PTH. These findings had been previously substantiated by data from animal experiments [144].

Hypomagnesemia, together with hypocalcemia, can inhibit PTH secretion as well as peripheral actions of PTH. Ryzen and Rude determined intracellular magnesium levels in patients with acute pancreatitis. They concluded that patients with acute pancreatitis and hypocalcemia commonly also show intracellular magnesium deficiency despite normal serum magnesium concentrations. Magnesium deficiency could therefore play a significant role in the pathogenesis of hypocalcemia in acute pancreatitis [145]. Magnesium is known to be a cofactor for multiple enzymatic reactions, including zymogen activation in vitro. The bivalent cation Mg²⁺ counteracts intracellular calcium signaling and thereby antagonizes the deleterious effects of high and sustained intracellular Ca²⁺ levels on premature zymogen activation [146,147]. In experimental pancreatitis models oral Mg²⁺ given as a food supplement had significant beneficial effects on the course of the disease [148]. Currently two multicenter, multinational, randomized, placebo controlled phase II trials investigating the efficacy of magnesium for either recurrent idiopathic pancreatitis or the prevention of ERCP-induced pancreatitis are being conducted [149].

(iii) The role of increased free fatty acids (FFAs) in the pathogenesis of hypocalcemia in acute pancreatitis has not been clearly elucidated and different pathophysiologic mechanisms have been proposed. Circulating lipase and phospholipase released from necrotic pancreatic acinar cells may cleave triglycerides and thereby lead to elevated serum FFAs. Warshaw et al. determined the effect of FFAs on serum calcium levels in an animal model. Their findings suggested that (i) changes in the concentration of FFA occur spontaneously but may have an impact on calcium levels, (ii) the observed depression of calcium may be due to intravascular sequestration of calcium by FFA-albumin, but increased flux of circulating calcium-FFA complexes into extravascular and intravascular sites may also be important, (iii) the markedly increased FFA concentration in some patients with acute pancreatitis may contribute significantly to hypocalcemia and calcium flux in these patients [150].

Recent experimental work has demonstrated that fatty acid ethyl esters (FAEEs), although less damaging than their parent fatty acids [151], are directly involved in intracellular calcium toxicity via the inositol trisphosphate (IP₃) receptors and ATP depletion [152]. As shown for a direct interference with pathologic calcium signaling via magnesium substitution [148,149] this IP₃dependent mechanism offers itself to therapeutic intervention—or at least prevention—by caffeine [153]. This may be the reason why coffee consumption has recently been identified as a protective epidemiologic factor for pancreatitis [154].

To what extent fat necrosis outside the pancreas and the lipolytic generation of unsaturated fatty acids contribute to the onset and severity of pancreatitis is still incompletely understood and a very active research field [155]. In conclusion, hypocalcemia is a frequent finding in severe acute pancreatitis. Hypocalcemias in acute pancreatitis frequently turn out to be normocalcemias if corrected for serum albumin. Experimental studies have proven an important effect of high intracellular calcium

References

- Peery AF, Dellon ES, Lund J et al. Burden of gastrointestinal disease in the United States: 2012 update. Gastroenterology 2012;143(5):1179–1187.e1–3.
- **2** Johnson CD, Abu-Hilal M. Persistent organ failure during the first week as a marker of fatal outcome in acute pancreatitis. Gut 2004;53:1340–1344.
- **3** Rinderknecht H. Activation of pancreatic zymogens. Normal activation, premature intrapancreatic activation, protective mechanisms against inappropriate activation. Dig Dis Sci 1986;31:314–321.
- **4** Witt H, Luck W, Hennies HC et al. Mutations in the gene encoding the serine protease inhibitor, Kazal type 1 are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2000;25:213–216.
- **5** Threadgold J, Greenhalf W, Ellis I et al. The N34S mutation of SPINK1 (PSTI) is associated with a familial pattern of idiopathic chronic pancreatitis but does not cause the disease. Gut 2002;50:675–681.
- **6** Weiss FU, Simon P, Bogdanova N et al. Complete cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator gene sequencing in patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis and controls. Gut 2005;54:1456–1460.
- **7** Weiss FU, Simon P, Witt H et al. SPINK1 mutations and phenotypic expression in patients with pancreatitis associated with trypsinogen mutations. J Med Genet 2003;40:e40.
- 8 Liddle RA. Susceptibility to pancreatitis related to PSTI/SPINK1 expression. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2004;33:807–816.
- **9** Halangk W, Kruger B, Ruthenburger M et al. Trypsin activity is not involved in premature, intrapancreatic trypsinogen activation. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;282:G367–374.
- 10 Sahin-Toth M, Toth M. Gain-of-function mutations associated with hereditary pancreatitis enhance autoactivation of human cationic trypsinogen. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2000;278:286–289.
- 11 Sahin-Toth M, Toth M. High-affinity Ca²⁺ binding inhibits autoactivation of rat trypsinogen. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 2000;275:668–671.
- 12 Simon P, Weiss FU, Sahin-Toth M et al. Hereditary pancreatitis caused by a novel PRSS1 mutation (Arg-122 → Cys) that alters autoactivation and

concentrations and, more importantly, a beneficial effect of antagonizing calcium with magnesium on premature zymogen activation and the severity of pancreatitis. The clinical benefit of a magnesium substitution still needs to be shown in clinical trials.

autodegradation of cationic trypsinogen. J Biol Chem 2002;277:5404–5410.

- 13 Szabó A, Sahin-Tóth M. Increased activation of hereditary pancreatitis-associated human cationic trypsinogen mutants in presence of chymotrypsin C. J Biol Chem 2012;287(24):20701–20710.
- 14 Rinderknecht H, Renner IG, Abramson SB, Carmack C. Mesotrypsin: a new inhibitor-resistant protease from a zymogen in human pancreatic tissue and fluid. Gastroenterology 1984;86:681–692.
- 15 Nyaruhucha CN, Kito M, Fukuoka SI. Identification and expression of the cDNA-encoding human mesotrypsin(ogen), an isoform of trypsin with inhibitor resistance. J Biol Chem 1997;272:10573–10578.
- 16 Szmola R, Kukor Z, Sahin-Toth M. Human mesotrypsin is a unique digestive protease specialized for the degradation of trypsin inhibitors. J Biol Chem 2003;278:48580–48589.
- 17 Mithofer K, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Rattner D, Warshaw AL. Subcellular kinetics of early trypsinogen activation in acute rodent pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 1998;274:G71–79.
- 18 Katona G, Berglund GI, Hajdu J, Graf L, Szilagyi L. Crystal structure reveals basis for the inhibitor resistance of human brain trypsin. J Mol Biol 2002;315:1209–1218.
- 19 Rinderknecht H, Adham NF, Renner IG, Carmack C. A possible zymogen self-destruct mechanism preventing pancreatic autodigestion. Int J Pancreatol 1988;3:33–44.
- 20 Bialek R, Willemer S, Arnold R, Adler G. Evidence of intracellular activation of serine proteases in acute cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Scand J Gastroenterol 1991;26:190–196.
- 21 Luthen R, Niederau C, Grendell JH. Intrapancreatic zymogen activation and levels of ATP and glutathione during caerulein pancreatitis in rats. Am J Physiol 1995;268:G592–604.
- 22 Schmidt J, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Lewandrowski K, Compton CC, Warshaw AL. Trypsinogen-activation peptides in experimental rat pancreatitis: prognostic implications and histopathologic correlates. Gastroenterology 1992;103:1009–1016.

- **23** Appelros S, Thim L, Borgstrom A. Activation peptide of carboxypeptidase B in serum and urine in acute pancreatitis. Gut 1998;42:97–102.
- 24 Gudgeon AM, Heath DI, Hurley P et al. Trypsinogen activation peptides assay in the early prediction of severity of acute pancreatitis. Lancet 1990;335:4–8.
- **25** Gukovskaya AS, Vaquero E, Zaninovic V et al. Neutrophils and NADPH oxidase mediate intrapancreatic trypsin activation in murine experimental acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2002;122:974–984.
- **26** Niederau C, Grendell JH. Intracellular vacuoles in experimental acute pancreatitis in rats and mice are an acidified compartment. J Clin Invest 1988;81:229–236.
- 27 Le Marechal C, Masson E, Chen JM et al. Hereditary pancreatitis caused by triplication of the trypsinogen locus. Nat Genet 2006;38:1372–1374.
- 28 Sah RP, Dudeja V, Dawra RK, Saluja AK. Ceruleininduced chronic pancreatitis does not require intraacinar activation of trypsinogen in mice. Gastroenterology 2013;144(5):1076–1085.e2.
- 29 Sendler M, Maertin S, John D et al. Cathepsin B activity initiates apoptosis via digestive protease activation in pancreatic acinar cells and experimental pancreatitis. J Biol Chem 2016;291(28):14717–14731.
- **30** Schnekenburger J, Mayerle J, Kruger B et al. Protein tyrosine phosphatase kappa and SHP-1 are involved in the regulation of cell-cell contacts at adherens junctions in the exocrine pancreas. Gut 2005;54:1445–1455.
- **31** Mayerle J, Schnekenburger J, Kruger B et al. Extracellular cleavage of E-cadherin by leukocyte elastase during acute experimental pancreatitis in rats. Gastroenterology 2005;129:1251–1267.
- **32** Cavallini G, Tittobello A, Frulloni L, Masci E, Mariana A, Di Francesco V. Gabexate for the prevention of pancreatic damage related to endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. Gabexate in digestive endoscopy Italian Group. N Engl J Med 1996;335:919–923.
- Buchler M, Malfertheiner P, Uhl W et al. Gabexate mesilate in human acute pancreatitis. German Pancreatitis Study Group. Gastroenterology 1993;104:1165–1170.
- 34 Hurley PR, Cook A, Jehanli A, Austen BM, Hermon-Taylor J. Development of radioimmunoassays for free tetra-L-aspartyl-L-lysine trypsinogen activation peptides (TAP). J Immunol Methods 1988;111:195–203.
- **35** Neoptolemos JP, Kemppainen EA, Mayer JM et al. Early prediction of severity in acute pancreatitis by urinary trypsinogen activation peptide: a multicentre study. Lancet 2000;355:1955–1960.
- **36** Figarella C, Miszczuk-Jamska B, Barrett AJ. Possible lysosomal activation of pancreatic zymogens.

Activation of both human trypsinogens by cathepsin B and spontaneous acid. Activation of human trypsinogen 1. Biol Chem Hoppe Seyler 1988;369(suppl):293–298.

- **37** Saluja A, Hashimoto S, Saluja M, Powers RE, Meldolesi J, Steer ML. Subcellular redistribution of lysosomal enzymes during caerulein-induced pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 1987;253:G508–516.
- 38 Watanabe O, Baccino FM, Steer ML, Meldolesi J. Supramaximal caerulein stimulation and ultrastructure of rat pancreatic acinar cell: early morphological changes during development of experimental pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 1984;246:G457–467.
- **39** Leach SD, Modlin IM, Scheele GA, Gorelick FS. Intracellular activation of digestive zymogens in rat pancreatic acini. Stimulation by high doses of cholecystokinin. J Clin Invest 1991;87:362–366.
- **40** Saluja AK, Donovan EA, Yamanaka K, Yamaguchi Y, Hofbauer B, Steer ML. Cerulein-induced in vitro activation of trypsinogen in rat pancreatic acini is mediated by cathepsin B. Gastroenterology 1997;113:304–310.
- **41** Halangk W, Lerch MM, Brandt-Nedelev B et al. Role of cathepsin B in intracellular trypsinogen activation and the onset of acute pancreatitis. J Clin Invest 2000;106:773–781.
- **42** Talukdar R, Sareen A, Zhu H et al. Release of cathepsin B in cytosol causes cell death in acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2016;151(4):747–758.e5.
- **43** Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Nat Genet 1996;14:141–145.
- **44** Szilagyi L, Kenesi E, Katona G, Kaslik G, Juhasz G, Graf L. Comparative in vitro studies on native and recombinant human cationic trypsins. Cathepsin B is a possible pathological activator of trypsinogen in pancreatitis. J Biol Chem 2001;276:24574–24580.
- **45** Kukor Z, Mayerle J, Kruger B et al. Presence of cathepsin B in the human pancreatic secretory pathway and its role in trypsinogen activation during hereditary pancreatitis. J Biol Chem 2002;277:21389–21396.
- **46** Tooze J, Hollinshead M, Hensel G, Kern HF, Hoflack B. Regulated secretion of mature cathepsin B from rat exocrine pancreatic cells. Eur J Cell Biol 1991;56:187–200.
- **47** Mahurkar S, Idris MM, Reddy DN et al. Association of cathepsin B gene polymorphisms with tropical calcific pancreatitis. Gut 2006;55:1270–1275.
- **48** Weiss FU, Behn CO, Simon P, Ruthenbürger M, Halangk W, Lerch MM. Cathepsin B gene polymorphism Va126 is not associated with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis in European patients. Gut 2007;56(9):1322–1323.

- 49 Wartmann T, Mayerle J, Kähne T et al. Cathepsin L inactivates human trypsinogen, whereas cathepsin L-deletion reduces the severity of pancreatitis in mice. Gastroenterology 2010;138(2):726–737.
- 50 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Acute Pancreatitis Classification Working Group. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62:102–111 DOI:10.1136/gutjnl-2012-302779
- 51 Buter A, Imrie CW, Carter CR, Evans S, McKay CJ. Dynamic nature of early organ dysfunction determines outcome in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2002;89:298–302.
- **52** Hudson LD, Steinberg KP. Epidemiology of acute lung injury and ARDS. Chest 1999;116:74S–82S.
- **53** Ranson JH, Roses DF, Fink SD. Early respiratory insufficiency in acute pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1973;178:75–79.
- 54 Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL et al. The American-European Consensus Conference on ARDS. Definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes, and clinical trial coordination. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1994;149:818–824.
- **55** Bernard GR, Artigas A, Brigham KL et al. Report of the American-European consensus conference on ARDS: definitions, mechanisms, relevant outcomes and clinical trial coordination. The Consensus Committee. Intensive Care Med 1994;20:225–232.
- **56** Warshaw AL, Lesser PB, Rie M, Cullen DJ. The pathogenesis of pulmonary edema in acute pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1975;182:505–510.
- **57** Malik AB. Pulmonary edema after pancreatitis: role of humoral factors. Circ Shock 1983;10:71–80.
- 58 Gelb AF, Klein E. Hemodynamic and alveolar protein studies in noncardiac pulmonary edema. Am Rev Respir Dis 1976;114:831–835.
- 59 Robertson CS, Basran GS, Hardy JG. Lung vascular permeability in patients with acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 1988;3:162–165.
- **60** Groeneveld AB, Raijmakers PG. The 67galliumtransferrin pulmonary leak index in patients at risk for the acute respiratory distress syndrome. Crit Care Med 1998;26:685–691.
- **61** Lankisch PG, Droge M, Becher R. Pulmonary infiltrations. Sign of severe acute pancreatitis. Int J Pancreatol 1996;19:113–115.
- **62** Talamini G, Uomo G, Pezzilli R et al. Serum creatinine and chest radiographs in the early assessment of acute pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1999;177:7–14.
- **63** Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–15.

- **64** Donnelly SC, Strieter RM, Kunkel SL et al. Interleukin-8 and development of adult respiratory distress syndrome in at-risk patient groups. Lancet 1993;341:643–647.
- **65** Montravers P, Chollet-Martin S, Marmuse JP, Gougerot-Pocidalo MA, Desmonts JM. Lymphatic release of cytokines during acute lung injury complicating severe pancreatitis. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 1995;152:1527–1533.
- **66** Deby-Dupont G, Braun M, Lamy M et al. Thromboxane and prostacyclin release in adult respiratory distress syndrome. Intensive Care Med 1987;13:167–174.
- **67** Schmidt H, Creutzfeldt W. [Role of enzyme activation in the pathogenesis of pancreatitis]. Tijdschr Gastroenterol 1969;12:491–512.
- **68** Schmidt H, Creutzfeldt W. The possible role of phospholipase A in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 1969;4:39–48.
- **69** Vadas P. Elevated plasma phospholipase A2 levels: correlation with the hemodynamic and pulmonary changes in gram-negative septic shock. J Lab Clin Med 1984;104:873–881.
- 70 Edelson JD, Vadas P, Villar J, Mullen JB, Pruzanski W.
 Acute lung injury induced by phospholipase A2.
 Structural and functional changes. Am Rev Respir Dis 1991;143:1102–1109.
- 71 Nevalainen TJ, Hietaranta AJ, Gronroos JM. Phospholipase A2 in acute pancreatitis: new biochemical and pathological aspects. Hepatogastroenterology 1999;46:2731–2735.
- **72** Tsukahara Y, Morisaki T, Horita Y, Torisu M, Tanaka M. Phospholipase A2 mediates nitric oxide production by alveolar macrophages and acute lung injury in pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1999;229:385–392.
- **73** Jaffray C, Yang J, Carter G, Mendez C, Norman J. Pancreatic elastase activates pulmonary nuclear factor kappa B and inhibitory kappa B, mimicking pancreatitis-associated adult respiratory distress syndrome. Surgery 2000;128:225–231.
- 74 Jaffray C, Yang J, Norman J. Elastase mimics pancreatitis-induced hepatic injury via inflammatory mediators. J Surg Res 2000;90:95–101.
- 75 Denham W, Yang J, Fink G, Zervos EE, Carter G, Norman J. Pancreatic ascites as a powerful inducer of inflammatory cytokines. The role of known vs unknown factors. Arch Surg 1997;132:1231–1236.
- 76 Denham W, Yang J, Norman J. Evidence for an unknown component of pancreatic ascites that induces adult respiratory distress syndrome through an interleukin-1 and tumor necrosis factor-dependent mechanism. Surgery 1997;122:295–301; discussion 301–302.

- 77 Hartwig W, Jimenez RE, Werner J, Lewandrowski KB, Warshaw AL, Fernandez-del Castillo C. Interstitial trypsinogen release and its relevance to the transformation of mild into necrotizing pancreatitis in rats. Gastroenterology 1999;117:717–725.
- 78 Hartwig W, Werner J, Jimenez RE et al. Trypsin and activation of circulating trypsinogen contribute to pancreatitis-associated lung injury. Am J Physiol 1999;277:G1008–1016.
- **79** Dugernier T, Reynaert MS, Deby-Dupont G et al. Prospective evaluation of thoracic-duct drainage in the treatment of respiratory failure complicating severe acute pancreatitis. Intensive Care Med 1989;15:372–378.
- **80** Trapnell JE, Rigby CC, Talbot CH, Duncan EH. A controlled trial of Trasylol in the treatment of acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1974;61:177–182.
- **81** Bachrach WH, Schild PD. A double-blind study of Trasylol in the treatment of pancreatitis. Ann NY Acad Sci 1968;146:580–592.
- 82 Valderrama R, Perez-Mateo M, Navarro S et al. Multicenter double-blind trial of gabexate mesylate (FOY) in unselected patients with acute pancreatitis. Digestion 1992;51:65–70.
- 83 Uhl W, Schrag HJ, Schmitter N, Aufenanger J, Nevalainen TJ, Buchler MW. Experimental study of a novel phospholipase A2 inhibitor in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1998;85:618–623.
- 84 Schulz HU, Niederau C, Klonowski-Stumpe H, Halangk W, Luthen R, Lippert H. Oxidative stress in acute pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 1999;46:2736–2750.
- 85 Kingsnorth AN, Galloway SW, Formela LJ. Randomized, double-blind phase II trial of Lexipafant, a platelet-activating factor antagonist, in human acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1995;82:1414–1420.
- 86 McKay CJ, Curran F, Sharples C, Baxter JN, Imrie CW. Prospective placebo-controlled randomized trial of lexipafant in predicted severe acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1997;84:1239–1243.
- 87 Hofbauer B, Saluja AK, Bhatia M et al. Effect of recombinant platelet-activating factor acetylhydrolase on two models of experimental acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1998;115:1238–1247.
- **88** Hofbauer B, Saluja AK, Lerch MM et al. Intra-acinar cell activation of trypsinogen during caerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Am J Physiol 1998;275:G352–362.
- 89 Zhou W, McCollum MO, Levine BA, Olson MS. Role of platelet-activating factor in pancreatitis-associated acute lung injury in the rat. Am J Pathol 1992;140:971–979.
- **90** Weidenbach H, Lerch MM, Gress TM, Pfaff D, Turi S, Adler G. Vasoactive mediators and the progression from oedematous to necrotising experimental acute pancreatitis. Gut 1995;37:434–440.

- **91** Weidenbach H, Lerch MM, Schoenberg MH, Gress TM, Turi S, Adler G. Characterization of a non-invasive, vascular model of acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Z Gastroenterol 1996;34:9–14.
- **92** Riedemann NC, Guo RF, Ward PA. Novel strategies for the treatment of sepsis. Nat Med 2003;9:517–524.
- 93 Rangel-Frausto MS, Pittet D, Costigan M, Hwang T, Davis CS, Wenzel RP. The natural history of the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS). A prospective study. JAMA 1995;273:117–123.
- **94** Landry DW, Oliver JA. The pathogenesis of vasodilatory shock. N Engl J Med 2001;345:588–595.
- **95** Clermont G, Acker CG, Angus DC, Sirio CA, Pinsky MR, Johnson JP. Renal failure in the ICU: comparison of the impact of acute renal failure and end-stage renal disease on ICU outcomes. Kidney Int 2002;62:986–996.
- **96** Isenmann R, Rau B, Beger HG. Bacterial infection and extent of necrosis are determinants of organ failure in patients with acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1999;86:1020–1024.
- **97** Simmons EM, Himmelfarb J, Sezer MT et al. Plasma cytokine levels predict mortality in patients with acute renal failure. Kidney Int 2004;65:1357–1365.
- 98 Sendler M, Dummer A, Weiss FU et al. Tumour necrosis factor α secretion induces protease activation and acinar cell necrosis in acute experimental pancreatitis in mice. Gut 2013;62(3):430–439.
- **99** Okusawa S, Gelfand JA, Ikejima T, Connolly RJ, Dinarello CA. Interleukin 1 induces a shock-like state in rabbits. Synergism with tumor necrosis factor and the effect of cyclooxygenase inhibition. J Clin Invest 1988;81:1162–1172.
- 100 Okusawa S, Yancey KB, van der Meer JW et al. C5a stimulates secretion of tumor necrosis factor from human mononuclear cells in vitro. Comparison with secretion of interleukin 1 beta and interleukin 1 alpha. J Exp Med 1988;168:443–448.
- 101 Garcia-Fernandez N, Montes R, Purroy A, Rocha E. Hemostatic disturbances in patients with systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) and associated acute renal failure (ARF). Thromb Res 2000;100:19–25.
- 102 Weidenbach H, Lerch MM, Gress TM, Pfaff D, Turi S, Adler G. Vasoactive mediators and the progression from oedematous to necrotising experimental acute pancreatitis. Gut 1995;37(3):434–440.
- 103 Van Felius ID, Akkermans LM, Bosscha K, et al. Interdigestive small bowel motility and duodenal bacterial overgrowth in experimental acute pancreatitis. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2003;15:267–276.

- 104 Wang X, Gong Z, Wu K, Wang B, Yuang Y. Gastrointestinal dysmotility in patients with acute pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2003;18:57–62.
- 105 Seerden TC, De Winter BY, Van Den Bossche RM, Herman AG, Pelckmans PA, De Man JG. Regional differences in gastrointestinal motility disturbances during acute necrotising pancreatitis. Neurogastroenterol Motil 2005;17:671–679.
- **106** Ammori BJ. Role of the gut in the course of severe acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2003;26:122–129.
- 107 Ammori BJ, Leeder PC, King RF et al. Early increase in intestinal permeability in patients with severe acute pancreatitis: correlation with endotoxemia, organ failure, and mortality. J Gastrointest Surg 1999;3:252–262.
- 108 Sonika U, Goswami P, Thakur B et al. Mechanism of increased intestinal permeability in acute pancreatitis: alteration in tight junction proteins. J Clin Gastroenterol 2016 Jul 25. [Epub ahead of print]
- 109 Whitcomb DC, LaRusch J, Krasinskas AM et al. Common genetic variants in the CLDN2 and PRSS1-PRSS2 loci alter risk for alcohol-related and sporadic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2012;44(12):1349–1354.
- 110 Chen D, Li L, Yan J et al. The loss of αSNAP downregulates the expression of occludin in the intestinal epithelial cell of acute pancreatitis model. Pancreatology 2014;14(5):347–355. DOI:10.1016/ j.pan.2014.06.007
- 111 Liang HY, Chen T, Yan HT, Huang Z, Tang LJ. Berberine ameliorates severe acute pancreatitis-induced intestinal barrier dysfunction via a myosin light chain phosphorylation-dependent pathway. Mol Med Rep 2014;9(5):1827–1833.
- 112 Nijmeijer RM, van Santvoort HC, Zhernakova A et al.; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Association analysis of genetic variants in the myosin IXB gene in acute pancreatitis. PLoS One 2013 Dec 30;8(12):e85870.
- **113** Mayerle J, Hlouschek V, Lerch MM. Current management of acute pancreatitis. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol 2005;2:473–483.
- 114 Galban C, Montejo JC, Mesejo A et al. An immuneenhancing enteral diet reduces mortality rate and episodes of bacteremia in septic intensive care unit patients. Crit Care Med 2000;28:643–648.
- 115 Freise H, Lauer S, Anthonsen S et al. Thoracic epidural analgesia augments ileal mucosal capillary perfusion and improves survival in severe acute pancreatitis in rats. Anesthesiology 2006;105:354–359.
- 116 Deitch EA. Multiple organ failure. Pathophysiology and potential future therapy. Ann Surg 1992;216:117–134.
- **117** Deitch EA, Kemper AC, Specian RD, Berg RD. A study of the relationship among survival, gut-origin

sepsis, and bacterial translocation in a model of systemic inflammation. J Trauma 1992;32:141–147.

- 118 Ranson JH, Lackner H, Berman IR, Schinella R. The relationship of coagulation factors to clinical complications of acute pancreatitis. Surgery 1977;81:502–511.
- 119 Levi M, de Jonge E, van der Poll T, ten Cate H. Disseminated intravascular coagulation. Thromb Haemost 1999;82:695–705.
- 120 Shen L, Dahlback B. Factor V and protein S as synergistic cofactors to activated protein C in degradation of factor VIIIa. J Biol Chem 1994;269:18735–18738.
- 121 Taylor FB, Jr., Peer GT, Lockhart MS, Ferrell G, Esmon CT. Endothelial cell protein C receptor plays an important role in protein C activation in vivo. Blood 2001;97:1685–1688.
- 122 Mosnier LO, Griffin JH. Inhibition of staurosporineinduced apoptosis of endothelial cells by activated protein C requires protease-activated receptor-1 and endothelial cell protein C receptor. Biochem J 2003;373:65–70.
- 123 Lindstrom O, Kylanpaa L, Mentula P et al. Upregulated but insufficient generation of activated protein C is associated with development of multiorgan failure in severe acute pancreatitis. Crit Care 2006;10:R16.
- 124 Maeda K, Hirota M, Baba H. Discussion on applicability of disseminated intravascular coagulation parameters in the assessment of the severity of acute pancreatitis: reply. Pancreas 2006;33:107–1088.
- 125 Maeda K, Hirota M, Ichihara A et al. Applicability of disseminated intravascular coagulation parameters in the assessment of the severity of acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2006;32:87–92.
- 126 Yamaguchi H, Weidenbach H, Lührs H, Lerch MM, Dickneite G, Adler G. Combined treatment with C1 esterase inhibitor and antithrombin III improves survival in severe acute experimental pancreatitis. Gut 1997 Apr;40(4):531–535.
- 127 Saulea A, Costin S, Rotari V. Heart ultrastructure in experimental acute pancreatitis. Rom J Physiol 1997;34:35–44.
- **128** Albrecht CA, Laws FA. ST segment elevation pattern of acute myocardial infarction induced by acute pancreatitis. Cardiol Rev 2003;11:147–151.
- **129** Khairy P, Marsolais P. Pancreatitis with electrocardiographic changes mimicking acute myocardial infarction. Can J Gastroenterol 2001;15:522–526.
- **130** Wang K, Asinger RW, Marriott HJ. ST segment elevation in conditions other than acute myocardial infarction. N Engl J Med 2003;349:2128–2135.
- 131 Bilezikian JP. Management of acute hypercalcemia. N Engl J Med 1992;326:1196–1203.

- **132** Edelson GW, Kleerekoper M. Hypercalcemic crisis. Med Clin North Am 1995;79-79-92.
- 133 Clark BA, Brown RS. Potassium homeostasis and hyperkalemic syndromes. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 1995;24:573–591.
- 134 Nadler JL, Rude RK. Disorders of magnesium metabolism. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 1995;24:623–641.
- 135 Rubio-Tapia A, Garcia-Leiva J, Asensio-Lafuente E, Robles-Diaz G, Vargas-Vorackova F. Electrocardiographic abnormalities in patients with acute pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2005;39:815–818.
- 136 Stimac D, Tomulic V, Hauser G, Jakljevic T, Radic M. Is there any connection between severity of acute pancreatitis and electrocardiographic changes? J Clin Gastroenterol 2006;40:559; author reply 559–560.
- 137 Ranson JH, Rifkind KM, Roses DF, Fink SD, Eng K, Localio SA. Objective early identification of severe acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1974;61:443–451.
- 138 Ranson JH, Rifkind KM, Roses DF, Fink SD, Eng K, Spencer FC. Prognostic signs and the role of operative management in acute pancreatitis. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1974;139:69–81.
- 139 Blamey SL, Imrie CW, O'Neill J, Gilmour WH, Carter DC. Prognostic factors in acute pancreatitis. Gut 1984;25:1340–1346.
- 140 Imrie CW, Allam BF, Ferguson JC. Proceedings: Hypocalcaemia of acute pancreatitis: the effect of hypoalbuminaemia. Br J Surg 1976;63:662–663.
- 141 Imrie CW, Allam BF, Ferguson JC. Hypocalcaemia of acute pancreatitis: the effect of hypoalbuminaemia. Curr Med Res Opin 1976;4:101–116.
- **142** Allam BF, Imrie CW. Serum ionized calcium in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1977;64:665–668.
- 143 McKay C, Beastall GH, Imrie CW, Baxter JN. Circulating intact parathyroid hormone levels in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1994;81:357–360.
- 144 Robertson GM, Jr., Moore EW, Switz DM, Sizemore GW, Estep HL. Inadequate parathyroid response in acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1976;294:512–516.
- 145 Ryzen E, Rude RK. Low intracellular magnesium in patients with acute pancreatitis and hypocalcemia. West J Med 1990;152:145–148.

- 146 Mooren F, Hlouschek V, Finkes T et al. Early changes in pancreatic acinar cell calcium signaling after pancreatic duct obstruction. J Biol Chem 2003;278:9361–9369.
- 147 Mooren FC, Turi S, Gunzel D et al. Calciummagnesium interactions in pancreatic acinar cells. Faseb J 2001;15:659–672.
- 148 Schick V, Scheiber JA, Mooren FC et al. Effect of magnesium supplementation and depletion on the onset and course of acute experimental pancreatitis. Gut 2014;63(9):1469–1480.
- 149 Fluhr G, Mayerle J, Weber E et al. Pre-study protocol MagPEP: a multicentre randomized controlled trial of magnesium sulphate in the prevention of post-ERCP pancreatitis. BMC Gastroenterol 2013;13:11.
- 150 Warshaw AL, Lee KH, Napier TW, Fournier PO, Duchainey D, Axelrod L. Depression of serum calcium by increased plasma free fatty acids in the rat: a mechanism for hypocalcemia in acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1985;89:814–820.
- 151 Patel K, Durgampudi C, Noel P, Trivedi RN, de Oliveira C, Singh VP. Fatty acid ethyl esters are less toxic than their parent fatty acids generated during acute pancreatitis. Am J Pathol 2016;186(4):874–884.
- 152 Criddle DN, Murphy J, Fistetto G et al. Fatty acid ethyl esters cause pancreatic calcium toxicity via inositol trisphosphate receptors and loss of ATP synthesis. Gastroenterology 2006;130(3):781–793.
- 153 Huang W, Cane MC, Mukherjee R et al. Caffeine protects against experimental acute pancreatitis by inhibition of inositol 1,4,5- trisphosphate receptormediated Ca²⁺ release. Gut 2017;66(2):301–313.
- 154 Alsamarrai A, Das SL, Windsor JA, Petrov MS. Factors that affect risk for pancreatic disease in the general population: a systematic review and metaanalysis of prospective cohort studies. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;12(10):1635–44.e5.
- **155** Noel P, Patel K, Durgampudi C et al. Peripancreatic fat necrosis worsens acute pancreatitis independent of pancreatic necrosis via unsaturated fatty acids increased in human pancreatic necrosis collections. Gut 2016;65(1):100–111.

Histopathology of Acute Pancreatitis

Günter Klöppel

Department of Pathology, Consultation Center for Pancreatic and Endocrine Tumors, Technical University Munich, Munich, Germany

Introduction

In this chapter, the histopathology of acute pancreatitis is reviewed and the various patterns of tissue damage that have been described so far are related to the known etiologic factors and the discussed pathogenetic mechanisms. Finally, an attempt is made to correlate the histopathologic findings with the clinical and radiologic criteria of the 2012 Atlanta Classification of Acute Pancreatitis [1] that revised the 1992 Atlanta classification [2].

Definition

Acute pancreatitis is histologically a necroinflammatory tissue reaction to functional and/or structural acinar cell damage and rarely duct cell necrosis, usually caused by noninfectious factors and only rarely by infectious agents [3]. It can be separated into a mild form called acute interstitial edematous pancreatitis affecting 90–95% of patients, and a severe form called acute necrotizing pancreatitis affecting only 5–10% of patients. The mild form of acute pancreatitis is often associated with gallstone disease, whereas the severe form is usually linked to alcoholism.

Histopathologic Patterns of Tissue Necrosis

Central to the development of acute pancreatitis is the initial damage to exocrine cells of the pancreas. Histologically this damage is recognized as tissue necrosis, which is followed by an inflammatory reaction. The observed patterns of necrosis can be classified into three types (Fig. 19.1). Type 1 shows a necrotic process that initially affects the fatty tissue in the interstitial spaces within the pancreas and in the peripancreatic area; in the second type, necrosis affects the duct epithelium; and in the third type it is the acinar cell that shows necrosis. Whereas the first type is frequent, the second and third types are rare [4].

Acute Pancreatitis with Type 1 Necrosis Pattern

This necrosis pattern characterizes the type of acute pancreatitis that is most common. The severity of its changes can be correlated to either interstitial acute pancreatitis or necrotizing acute pancreatitis [1] (Table 19.1).

Initial Phase

In interstitial acute pancreatitis the pancreas shows an edematous swelling, but may also look normal. In addition it displays tiny white disseminated spots of fatty tissue necrosis on its surface and also in the interlobular fatty tissue [5] (Fig. 19.2).

In necrotizing acute pancreatitis there are numerous large and confluent white areas of fat necrosis in the peripancreatic tissue (Fig. 19.3). In addition, the pancreas shows parenchymal necrosis, although it is usually less extensive than the peripancreatic necrosis and seems to depend in its extent on the amount of interlobular fatty tissue present in the individual pancreas. This means that in the pancreas of obese subjects necrosis may be more severe than that seen in normal weight individuals. Where fat necrosis involves blood vessels, especially

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 19.1 Schematic presentation of three types of necrosis in the human pancreas related to their causative factors.

Table 19.1	Correlation o	f the most importan	nt criteria of the At	lanta classificatior	n 2012 with the i	main histopatholog	gic features
of convent	ional acute pa	ncreatitis.					

Type and severity	Complications	Histopathologic features
Interstitial edematous pancreatitis		
Mild	No	Parenchymal edema with tiny fat necroses
Moderately severe	Transient organ failure and/or acute peripancreatic fluid collection (APFC)	Peripancreatic fat necrosis
	Pseudocyst (derived from unresolved APFC)	Pseudocyst (without debris)
Necrotizing pancreatitis		
Severe	Persistent organ failure, systemic complications, acute necrotic collection (ANC)	Pancreatic and peripancreatic parenchymal and/or fat necrosis with or without hemorrhage
	Walled-off necrosis (derived from ANC)	Pancreatic and peripancreatic necrosis, well demarcated by granulation tissue and fibrosis, corresponding to pseudocyst with associated necrosis

veins, the necrosis becomes hemorrhagic, because of vessel wall damage with subsequent thrombosis or rupture. Arteries, because of their thick walls, are more resistant to necrosis, but if damaged they may develop thromboses, which can result in panlobular ischemic necrosis. Another important result of expanding fat necrosis is the destruction and rupture of a duct, leading to duct leakage and effusion of secretions into the adjacent necrotic area. Non-necrotic acinar cells at the margin of fat necrosis. As the only change they may show widened lumina, so-called tubular complexes, which may be filled with PAS-positive secretions. Islets are affected only in lobules that are largely or entirely necrotic. In the course of the disease, the necrotic areas are demarcated by a collar of foamy macrophages intermingled with granulocytes. These granulocytes later disappear, leaving macrophages and myofibroblasts to build up a wall of granulation tissue separating the necrosis from intact tissue.

Outcome

In interstitial acute pancreatitis, the edema, which is probably rich in pancreatic enzymes, is usually resolved by macrophages within a few days and does not result in



Figure 19.2 Interstitial type of acute pancreatitis. Tiny necrosis of peripancreatic fatty tissue. Note the preservation of the adjacent acinar cells.



Figure 19.3 Necrotizing type of acute pancreatitis. Advanced confluent peripancreatic fat necrosis (top) extending into the pancreas and involving a duct (top).

secondary changes. The same happens to the tiny foci of fat necrosis. The diameters of these usually do not exceed 10 mm, so they are barely detectable by imaging. Larger liquefied foci of peripancreatic fat necrosis, which probably correspond to the radiologic lesion called "acute peripancreatic fluid collection," are rare. If such a rare lesion does not resolve and gets encapsulated by granulation tissue (see later), it may become a pseudocyst.

In necrotizing hemorrhagic pancreatitis, the large fat necroses liquefy and, if not exceeding 2–5 cm in diameter, are slowly reabsorbed by macrophages. Larger necrotic areas (usually >5 cm), particularly when encompassing pancreatic parenchyma, may not resolve spontaneously and their liquefied and solid content is then lined by macrophages, which, together with some granulocytes and lymphocytes, form a thin layer of



Figure 19.4 Necrotizing type of acute pancreatitis 6 weeks after onset. Development of cell-rich interlobular fibrosis induced by the resorption of a fat necrosis (center). H&E, ×125.

granulation tissue within 10-20 days of the onset of the disease. This change may correspond with an "acute necrotic collection" as described by the radiologist [6]. Often the macrophages in the granulation tissue contain hemosiderin, since the content of these necrotic areas may be hemorrhagic. After 20-30 days, the granulation tissue starts to be replaced by fibrosis containing collagen types 1 and 3 and a well-defined wall is built up. If the demarcation is fully developed the change is radiologically called "walled-off necrosis," which corresponds to the older term "pseudocyst associated with necrosis" (Table 19.1). Most of these advanced lesions are found outside the pancreas, particularly around the head of the pancreas [7,8]. The fact that walled-off necrosis/pseudocysts contain amylase suggests communications with the pancreatic duct system. This may be particularly the case in those pseudocysts which, in time, increase in size and by growing compress or erode such structures as the bile duct, duodenum, stomach, vessels, or peritoneum. The involvement of vessels may lead to sudden hemorrhage.

Fat and/or parenchymal necrosis may become infected with (mostly gut-derived) bacteria or fungi. This usually takes place during the period (days 4–20) when the demarcation of the liquefied necrotic area still consists of only a small rim of granulation tissue.

The resolution of necrotic tissue within the pancreas is usually followed by the development of interlobular fibrosis replacing the necrotic tissue (Fig. 19.4) [9,10]. If this necrosis-fibrosis sequence [11] takes place repeatedly because of recurrent attacks of necrotizing acute pancreatitis and also involves the large interlobular ducts and the main duct, relapsing acute pancreatitis may evolve into chronic pancreatitis [12,13].



Figure 19.5 Acute pancreatitis with type 2 necrosis pattern. Interlobular duct containg secretions and granulocytes. Rupture of the duct epithelium with granulocytes infiltrating the interstitial space. H&E, ×120.

Acute Pancreatitis with Type 2 Necrosis Pattern

Initial Phase

Disseminated ductal necrosis of small to medium-sized interlobular ducts, which contain granulocytes mixed with precipitations of eosinophilic secretions, is the key lesion of type 2 necrosis. It results in duct rupture and extension of the necrosis into the periductal area (Fig. 19.5). This may be a sollitary change, but is also observed in association with foci of fat necrosis [14–16]. The ensuing acute pancreatitis seems to be usually mild.

Outcome

In acute pancreatitis with type 2 necrosis the outcome is largely unknown because the patients in whom this necrosis pattern has been observed and described all died from prolonged circulatory failure that was usually not caused by acute pancreatitis, but by various extrapancreatic diseases such as hepatic failure. Our only observation of type 2 necrosis so far, made in a pancreatic resection specimen from a patient with hereditary pancreatitis [16], could suggest that in this setting the initial necrosis of the duct-lining cells, followed by an inflammatory involvement of the surrounding interstitial tissue, may result in structural changes such as irregular dilatations and periductal scarring of the affected pancreatic ducts.

Acute Pancreatitis with Type 3 Necrosis Pattern

Initial Phase

Scattered intralobular foci of acinar cell necrosis are the key lesions of type 3 necrosis (Fig. 19.6). It is accompanied by an inflammatory infiltrate consisting of neutrophil



Figure 19.6 Acute pancreatitis with type 3 necrosis pattern. Focus of acinar cell necrosis within a lobule.

granulocytes and single macrophages. Fat or ductal necrosis is notably absent. It appears that these changes are indicative of a pancreatitis caused by an infection.

Outcome

In acute pancreatitis with type 3 necrosis the outcome seems to be favorable in most cases. It is noteworthy that in the cases reported so far there was usually only mild pancreatitis [17].

Histopathology Related to Etiologic Factors and Pathophysiologic Mechanisms

Acute pancreatitis with type 1 necrosis pattern is most frequently associated with alcohol abuse and gallstone disease. The only difference between the two etiologic factors regarding the resulting morphologic changes seems to be the disease severity, since biliary pancreatitis usually follows a mild course as compatible with interstitial pancreatitis, whereas alcoholic pancreatitis is a severe necrotizing disease. Rare causative factors are metabolic or drug-associated processes, and familial hereditary or acute hypoxia-related conditions.

Via as yet unidentified or hypothetical mechanisms these factors cause a limited or extensive sudden release of digestive enzymes from the acinar cells into the interstitial tissue, a release that is combined with their intrapancreatic activation [2]. The pathophysiology of this mechanism concentrates on assumed functional acinar cell damage, meaning a complex disturbance of acinar cell function, culminating in deranged intracellular compartmentalization and uncontrolled liberation of enzymes. These alterations could lead to intracellular enzyme activation by lysosomal hydrolases [18] and/or an abrupt effusion of enzymes into the interstitial space [19], resulting in fat necrosis as the first visible histologic tissue damage. This necrosis is probably caused by lipase (one of the few pancreatic enzymes that do not require activation) [20,21]. Whether fat necrosis depends on the action of lipase alone or the combined action of lipase plus other enzymes, such as phospholipase A2 and trypsin, is not known, but it seems that proenzymes become activated during this process and may help to destroy interstitial tissues and finally also acini and ducts. Since these changes appear to occur predominantly in the lobule periphery where the cells are most remote from the arteries supplying the lobules, it is possible that the effects of the different etiologic factors might be mediated by microcirculatory changes.

Another pathophysiologic theory related to type 1 necrosis, which rests on the frequent association of gallstone disease with pancreatitis, is the duct obstructionbile reflux theory (based on Opie's common channel theory) [22]. It postulates that temporary obstruction of the common bile duct and the main pancreatic duct by a gallstone (or tumor tissue or inspissated secretions as in cystic fibrosis) [23] causes increased intraductal pressure and/or ampullary incontinence, with duodenopancreatic and bile reflux. This in turn activates pancreatic proenzymes, which leak from small ducts into the interstitial space. However, despite the obvious clinical association between gallstone migration and pancreatitis, definite functional and histologic proof of the duct-obstruction pathogenesis is, thus far, lacking in human acute pancreatitis.

Acute pancreatitis showing type 2 necrosis, which focuses initially on the pancreatic duct epithelium, is associated with prolonged circulatory failure. In this case the tissue hypoxia in the pancreas seems to injure especially the medium-sized interlobular ducts and cause its necrosis. In addition, there could be an autoactivation of trypsinogen within the duct lumen, as the ducts in type 2 necrosis are filled with dense pancreatic secretions and neutrophil granulocytes [14]. This could be due to a

References

- Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis – 2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut. 2013; 62(1):102–111.
- **2** Bradley EL III. A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis: summary of the international symposium on acute pancreatitis, Atlanta 1992. Arch Surg 1993;128:586–590.
- **3** Klöppel G. Acute pancreatitis. Semin Diagn Pathol 2004;21:221–226.
- 4 Klöppel G. Pathology of severe acute pancreatitis. In: Bradley EL III, ed. Acute Pancreatitis: Diagnosis and Therapy. New York: Raven, 1994: 35–46.

stasis of pancreatic juice, which became viscous and sluggish because of a general slowdown of secretory processes in the exocrine pancreas as a result of a severe circulatory failure. Since we saw a comparable picture in a case of familial pancreatitis, it may be that similar duct damage as in prolonged circulatory failure occurs due to mutational changes to the trypsinogen molecule, allowing its uncontrolled activation.

In acute pancreatitis with type 3 necrosis, which focuses on acinar cell destruction without any significant autodigestive interstitial necrosis, there seems to be a direct cytotoxic damage to the acinar cells by microorganism such as mumps virus or bacterial agents.

Unsolved Questions

There are a number of unsolved questions in acute pancreatitis. The most important one concerns its pathogenesis and pathophysiology. The concepts currently discussed usually refer entirely or to some extent to experimental pancreatitis models [24]. Although these models have markedly improved our knowledge of pathogenetic mechanisms in acute pancreatitis, it has to be emphasized that none of them are fully comparable to what is seen in humans.

Another question that remains to be solved relates to the severity of acute pancreatitis. It is not yet known which factors govern the mechanisms that determine a mild or severe course of the disease.

A third question is how the criteria that define the Atlanta 2012 classification [1] and are solely based on radiologic [6] and clinical features relate to the macroscopic and especially microscopic findings in acute pancreatitis. Table 19.1 attempts to summarize and correlate the most important criteria of the Atlanta 2012 classification with the histopathologic changes that can be observed in conventional acute pancreatitis.

- 5 Klöppel G, von Gerkan R, Dreyer T. Pathomorphology of acute pancreatitis. Analysis of 367 autopsy cases and 3 surgical specimens. In: Gyr KE, Singer MV, Sarles H, eds. Pancreatitis—Concepts and Classification. Amsterdam: Elsevier, 1984: 29–35.
- 6 Murphy KP, O'Connor OJ, Maher MM. Updated imaging nomenclature for acute pancreatitis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2014;203(5):W464–469.
- **7** Sugawa G, Walt AJ. Endoscopic retrograde pancreatography in the surgery of pancreatic pseudocysts. Surgery 1979;86:639–647.
- **8** Traverso LW, Tomkins RK, Urrea PT, Longmire WP. Surgical treatment of chronic pancreatitis: twenty-two years' experience. Ann Surg 1979;190:312–317.

- 198 Chapter 19
 - 9 Detlefsen S, Sipos B, Feyerabend B, Klöppel G.
 Fibrogenesis in alcoholic chronic pancreatitis: the role of tissue necrosis, macrophages, myofibroblasts and cytokines. Mod Pathol 2006;19:1019–1026.
 - 10 Klöppel G, Maillet B. Chronic pancreatitis: evolution of the disease. Hepato-Gastroenterology 1991;38(5):408–412.
 - 11 Klöppel G, Maillet B. The morphological basis for the evolution of acute pancreatitis into chronic pancreatitis. Virchows Arch [A] Pathol Anat 1992;420:1–4.
 - 12 Ammann RW, Muellhaupt B. Progression of alcoholic acute to chronic pancreatitis. Gut 1994;35:552–556.
 - 13 Ammann RW, Heitz PU, Klöppel G. Course of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis: A prospective clinicomorphological long-term study. Gastroenterology 1996;111:224–231.
 - 14 Foulis AK. Histological evidence of initiating factors in acute necrotising pancreatitis in man. J Clin Pathol 1980;33:1125–1131.
 - 15 Kimura W, Ohtsubo K. Clinical and pathological features of acute interstitial pancreatitis in the aged. Int J Pancreatol 1989;5:1–9.
 - 16 Klöppel G, Detlefsen S, Feyerabend B. Fibrosis of the pancreas: the initial tissue damage and the resulting pattern. Virchows Arch 2004;445:1–8.
 - 17 Howard JM, Howard J, Idezuki Y, Ihse I, Prinz R. The broad spectrum of pancreatitis, wit hetiologic considerations: a clinical overview from around the world. In: Surgical Diseases of the Pancreas, Vol. 3. Baltimore, MD: Williams & Wilkins, 1998:157–197.

- 18 Steer ML, Perides G. Pathogenesis: how does acute pancreatitis develop? In: Domínguez-Muñoz JE, ed. Clinical Pancreatology for Practising Gastroenterologists and Surgeons. Malden, MA: Blackwell, 2005: 10–26.
- 19 Klöppel G, Dreyer T, Willemer S, Kern HF, Adler G. Human acute pancreatitis: its pathogenesis in the light of immunocytochemical and ultrastructural findings in acinar cells. Virchows Arch [A] Pathol Anat 1986;409:791–803.
- 20 Schmitz-Moormann P, Wedel RV, Agricola B, Himmelmann GW. Studies of lipase induced fat necrosis in rats. Pathol Res Pract 1978;163:93–108.
- 21 Creutzfeldt W, Schmidt H, Bockus HL. Etiology and pathogenesis of pancreatitis. In: Gastroenterology, Vol. 3. Philadelphia, London, Toronto: Saunders, 1976:1005–1019.
- **22** Opie EL. The relation of cholelithiasis to disease of the pancreas and to fat necrosis. Am J Med Sci 1901;121:27–43.
- **23** Acosta JM, Pellegrini CA, Skinner DB. Etiology and pathogenesis of acute biliary pancreatitis. Surgery 1980;88:118–125.
- 24 Steer ML, Perides G, Domínguez-Muñoz JE. Pathogenesis: how does acute pancreatitis develop? In Clinical Pancreatology for Practising Gastroenterologists and Surgeons. Malden, MA: Blackwell, 2005:10–26.

Clinical Classification Systems of Acute Pancreatitis

John A. Windsor and Max S. Petrov

Department of Surgery, University of Auckland, Auckland, New Zealand

Introduction

20

The accurate classification of acute pancreatitis severity is important for clinical and research reasons because it will "improve communication and advance our understanding of the disease and its management" [1]. When specific treatments become available for clinical trial in acute pancreatitis "an inclusive clinical classification system will assume increasing importance" [2]. Systems for classifying severity will continue to evolve with new scientific knowledge and for this reason they are best considered "working" classifications. The aim of this chapter is to outline the reasons for classifying severity, review the two new systems and studies that compare them, and identify areas for further improvements.

Reasons for Classifying the Severity of Acute Pancreatitis

Classification systems are required in both clinical and research settings, and there are different reasons within each setting (Table 20.1). Many of these reasons are best met by prediction, rather than by classification, and it is common for these to be confused [3–5]. When the ultimate disease severity needs to be anticipated, prediction of severity is required. When the severity is needed at a particular time point, classification of severity is required. In this way prediction is about the future and classification is about the present and the past. Prediction is usually required early in the disease course, whereas classification is required at any time during the disease course.

New Classification Systems

The first classification system for acute pancreatitis was published in 1983 [6], and with the later clinically based classification system from the Atlanta symposium [7], embedded the binary concept of mild and severe disease. There has never been difficulty in identifying patients with uncomplicated course of disease but the severe category encompasses subgroups with distinct outcomes, and this category is not sufficiently granular for clinical and research purposes.

Two new systems for classifying the severity of acute pancreatitis have recently been published (Table 20.2): the "determinant-based classification" (DBC) in 2012 with four categories of severity [8] and the "revised Atlanta classification" (RAC) in 2013 with three grades of severity [9].

There are a number of differences between the two classifications (Table 20.3). Having different classification systems has raised questions about which is more valid, which has higher utility, and which should be used. These differences should not raise concern as they are to be expected when the systems were derived by quite different methodologies [10]. And although the two classifications have been considered to have "few differences" [11] there are some worth noting.

The RAC definition of the "moderately severe" grade was added at the end of the 7-year process, in the second half of 2012. Prior to that, at least five "provisional" versions were published in peer-reviewed literature and all them contained only two grades of severity. The definition of the moderately severe grade includes "exacerbations of comorbid disease" and this is not considered to be a determinant of severity and is not included in the DBC. Patients with infected local complications (and

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 20.1	The reasons f	or classification s	ystems in acute	pancreatitis
------------	---------------	---------------------	-----------------	--------------

Reasons related to clinical decision making	Triage of patients regarding initial treatment intensity ^a
	Transfer of patients to specialist unit or intensive care ^a
	Trajectory of patients clinical course
	Treatment early in disease course (e.g., enteral nutrition) ^a
Reasons related to	Audit of outcome
research decision making	Allocation of patients to trial arm ^a
	Analysis of interventions

^a Denotes reason that are more appropriate for prediction than classification systems.

Table 20.2 New classifications for the severity of acute pancreatitis.

Determinant-based classification [8]				
Mild	No (peri)pancreatic necrosis			
	No organ failure			
Moderate	Sterile (peri)pancreatic necrosis and/or transient organ failure			
Severe	Infected (peri)pancreatic necrosis or persistent organ failure			
Critical	Infected (peri)pancreatic necrosis and persistent organ failure			
Revised Atlant	a classification [9]			
Mild	No organ failure and no local or systemic complications			
Moderately	Severe transient organ failure and/or local or systemic complications or exacerbations of preexisting comorbidities			
Severe	Persistent organ failure (single or multiple)			

without persistent organ failure) are also defined as having "moderately severe" grade in the RAC. The explanation given for this was that "infected necrosis without persistent organ failure [...] has a lesser mortality rate than infected necrosis with persistent organ failure." These patients have been shown to have a similar outcome to those with "severe" grade acute pancreatitis [12] which is consistent with the meta-analysis of 14 studies which demonstrated that infected (peri)pancreatic necrosis and persistent organ failure are independent and virtually equivalent determinants of mortality [13]. On this basis the DBC includes infected (peri)pancreatic complications in the "severe" category and the "critical" category is defined when it is present with persistent organ. The utility of the critical category has been questioned because of its relatively infrequency in some series [4], but in other series it has a significantly higher mortality and is endorsed [14–16].

Table 20.3 Key differences between the two classification systems.

	Severity classification	
Criteria	DBC category	RAC grade
Exacerbation of comorbid disease	Not included	Moderately severe
Infected (peri)pancreatic necrosis without persistent organ failure	Severe	Moderately severe
Infected (peri)pancreatic necrosis with persistent organ failure	Critical	Severe

DBC, determinant-based classification; RAC, revised Atlanta classification.

Validation and Comparison of Classification Systems

A number of studies have compared the validity of the two new classification systems (Table 20.4). Most of the studies have been from single tertiary centers and subject to selection bias. Only two of the 10 comparative studies were prospective. A review of the key findings indicate that there is little difference between the two classification systems, being considered "equivalent" or "comparable and complementary" [3,4]. All the 10 studies used an unsophisticated approach to the comparison of the two classifications and none employed the "gold standard" approach to determining the comparative usefulness of two or more classification systems, which is a calculation of the net reclassification improvement [17]. At present, the decision about which classification system to use has to be based on a combination of factors including the evidential base, method of development, the setting, validity, and ease of use. If a unified classification system is to be developed then it needs to be recognized that both classification systems have limitations and there is room for improvement.

Future of Classification Systems

The differences in classification systems represent an opportunity for further improvement, and some research priorities have been recently published [18,19]. There is the need to determine whether classification systems should be matched to the setting. In a district or secondary center, the incidence of severe and critical acute pancreatitis is low and the fundamental clinical decision is whether the patient needs to be transferred to a tertiary center or not. In this setting a binary classification system might well suffice; that is, severe patients are transferred.

Table 20.4 Studies that have compared the determinant-based classification (DBC) and revised Atlanta classification (RAC) systems from the same dataset.

First author (year)	Ref	Setting	Study design	Key findings
Nawaz (2013)	3	Tertiary (SC) Pittsburgh	Retrospective (prospective database)	DBC and RAC comparable for predicting ICU admission, ICU length of stay, and mortality. The RAC was better at predicting hospital stay and DBC better for predicting the need for intervention
Acevedo-Piedra (2014)	12	Tertiary (SC) Spain	Retrospective (prospective database)	No significant differences in the distribution and outcomes between the two classifications, but very low incidence of severe and critical categories
Chen (2015)	20	Tertiary (SC) Nanjing	Retrospective (prospective database)	RAC and DBC comparable in relation to long-term clinical prognosis, major complications, and clinical interventions. Critical category very high risk and distinct from severe category in DBC
Mircea (2015)	21	Tertiary (SC) Bucharest	Retrospective	Similar for clinical outcomes, although RAC has slight advantage for hospital length of stay and DBC for ICU admission and length of stay. DBC easier to use
Xu (2015)	22	Tertiary (SC) Lanzhou	Retrospective	Similar distribution and outcomes. Recommended combining RAC and DBC
Guo (2105)	23	Tertiary (SC) Chengdu	Prospective	No significant difference between RAC and DBC. Mortality similar and distribution of severity marginally different
Kadiyala (2016)	4	Tertiary (SC) Boston	Retrospective (prospective database)	The RAC and DBC were essentially equivalent in predicting mortality, need for admission to the ICU, ICU length of stay, and hospital length of stay. Paucity of critical category, limited utility. Neither classification accounts for multisystem persistent organ failure, the strongest predictor of mortality
Bansal (2016)	24	Tertiary (SC) Birmingham	Retrospective (prospective database)	The RAC and DBC perform equally well. DBC critical category associated with doubled mortality risk, ICU stay and need for drainage or surgery greater than RAC, with definite implications for prognosis
Fernandes (2016)	25	Tertiary (SC) Portugal	Retrospective	RAC and DBC were similar for outcomes
Zubia-Olaskaoaga (2016)	16	Tertiary (MC) Spain etc.	Prospective observational	Proposed a modified DBC for only ICU patients. Superior to DBC and RAC for mortality. Similar to DBC for morbidity and superior to RAC. Severe DBC category separated into two groups: transient organ failure with infected local complications and persistent organ failure and no infected local complications

ICU, intensive care unit.

In a tertiary center the requirements are different and there is a need for more than two categories of severity. With several options for intervention and intensive care, the need to accurately allocate patients to research arms and the intention to tailor treatments to individual patients, it is desirable to have distinct and homogeneous patient subgroups to study and treat. For instance, if there were a new treatment for organ failure to be tested it would confound interpretation of outcomes if all patients were included with organ failure, even if this contained those who would respond promptly (e.g., transient organ failure), those who might not respond (e.g., persistent

organ failure), and those who cannot respond (e.g., no organ failure). Further, if the purpose of a treatment were to reverse established organ failure it would be necessary to exclude patients with transient organ failure. If the purpose were to prevent the development of persistent organ failure it would be necessary to include patients with transient organ failure. These examples indicate that the binary classification is probably sufficient for those in primary and secondary care settings, whereas more categories are required in the tertiary setting. Tailoring the severity classification needs to be tested, particularly in the secondary setting.

Parameters					
Group	Organ failure	Infected necrosis	Mortality	Intensive care LOS	Intervention
1	TOF	No	2%	Short	_
2	TOF	Yes	6.6%	Long	+
3	POF	No	41%	Short	-
4	POF	Yes	59%	Long	+

Table 20.5 Modified determinant-based classification (DBC) system for patients admitted to intensive care with organ failure [16].

TOF, transient organ failure; POF, persistent organ failure; LOS, length of stay.

The exclusion of any local complications from the RAC "severe" grade requires rethinking (Table 20.2). Clinicians know that the development of infection is associated with increasing severity and the likely need for intervention. It has been shown that patients with infected necrosis, in the absence of persistent organ failure, can behave like severe disease [12,14,26]. Although considered to limit the utility of the DBC system, infection of local complications can be diagnosed in the vast majority of patients on the basis of a deteriorating patient clinical trajectory, a rise in C-reactive protein, and further cross-sectional imaging [27].

A modified DBC has been proposed for patients with organ failure admitted to intensive care [16]. In the only multicenter prospective study we find endorsement for the DBC and the critical category and the finding that the "severe" category contains two further subgroups with distinct outcomes. With mild patients excluded, four groups were defined (Table 20.5). The DBC severe category does not distinguish groups 2 and 3 and yet the mortality, need for intervention and length of intensive care stay is very different in this study. They also suggested including other local complications that impacted outcome, including abdominal hemorrhage and intestinal perforation. Other groups have also recognized subgroups within the DBC "severity" category [23].

Neither classification system formally accounts for patients with multiple organ failure in the first week of presentation [4,12,26,27] though it is noted that these patients almost certainly have persistent organ failure as well. This is one of the most challenging subgroups of patients with a high mortality risk [28–30] and this suggests that the timing of organ failure onset might need to be included in a new classification system [31]. Understanding the importance of different aspects of organ dysfunction is also required [32], including the duration, number, combination, and sequence of the organs affected. Data on these dimensions may allow more accurate classification of patients with severe and critical acute pancreatitis.

Conclusions

The classification of severity of acute pancreatitis is important for the clinical care of patients and for research purposes. Classification is not prediction and has a more limited role. Advances in the care of patients with acute pancreatitis will require improvements on current methods for classifying severity, although the two new classifications are an important step forward. There are several reasons for classifying severity and these differ between secondary or tertiary settings. Ultimately, improvements in classifying severity will come from the discovery of early biomarkers of severity that accurately reflect the key changes in the pancreas, peripancreatic tissues, and distant organs. For now we are reliant on clinical indicators related to the presence of organ failure and infected local complications. The two new classifications of severity both rely on these factors, but there are important differences, as discussed, which highlight areas where further research is needed in the search for improvements in severity classification.

References

- 1 Frey CF. Classification of pancreatitis: state-of-the-art 1986. Pancreas 1986;1:62–68.
- **2** Bradley EL. Atlanta redux: revisiting the severity stratification system for acute pancreatitis. Editorial. Ann Surg 2012;256(6):881–882.
- **3** Nawaz H, Mounzer R, Yadav D et al. Revised Atlanta and determinant based classification: application in

a prospective cohort of acute pancreatitis patients. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108:1911–1917.

4 Kadiyala V, Suleiman SL, McNabb-Baltar J, Wu BU, Banks PA, Singh VK. The Atlanta classification, revised Atlanta classification and Determinant-based classification of acute pancreatitis: which is best at stratifying outcomes? Pancreas 2016;45:510–515.

- 5 Yang Z, Dong L, Zhang Y et al. Prediction of severe acute pancreatitis using a decision tree model based on the revised Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis. PLoS ONE 2015;10(11):e0143486.
- **6** Sarner M, Cotton PB. Definitions of acute and chronic pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol 1984;13:865–870.
- **7** Bradley EL. A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis. Arch Surg 1993;128:586–590.
- **8** Dellinger EP, Forsmark CE, Layer P et al. Determinantbased classification of acute pancreatitis severity: an international multidisciplinary consultation. Ann Surg 2012;256:875–880.
- 9 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al.; Acute Pancreatitis Classification Working Group. Classification of acute pancreatitis – 2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62(1):102–111.
- 10 Windsor JA, Petrov MS. Acute pancreatitis reclassified. Gut 2013;62(1):4–5.
- 11 Yadav D. Acute pancreatitis: too many classifications what is a clinician or researcher to do? Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;12(2):317–319.
- 12 Talkukdar R, Bhattacharrya A, Rao B, Sharma M, Reddy DN. Clinical utility of the revised Atlanta Classification in a prospective cohort: have all the loose ends been tied? Pancreatology 2014;14:257–262.
- 13 Petrov MS, Shanbhag S, Chakraborty M, Phillips AR, Windsor JA. Organ failure and infection of pancreatic necrosis as determinants of mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139:813–820.
- 14 Thandassery RB, Yada TD, Dutta U, Appasani S, Singh K, Kochar R. Prospective validation of 4-category classification of acute pancreatitis severity. Pancreas 2013;42:392–396.
- 15 Jin T, Huang W, Yang X et al. Validation of the moderate severe category of acute pancreatitis defined by determinant-based classification. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2014;13:323–327.
- 16 Zubia-Oaskaoaga F, Maravi-Poma E, Urreta-Barallobre I, Ramirez-Puera MR, Mourelo-Farina M, Marcos-Neira MP. Comparison between Revised Atlanta Classification and Determinant-Based Classification for acute pancreatitis in intensive care medicine. Why do not use a modified Determinant-Based Classification? Crit Care Med 2016. DOI:10.1097/CCM.000000000001565
- 17 Petrov MS, Windsor JA, Lévy P. New international classification of acute pancreatitis: more than just 4 categories of severity. Pancreas 2013;42:389–391.
- 18 Windsor JA, Johnson CD, Petrov MS, Layer P, Garg PK, Papachristou GI. Classifying the severity of acute pancreatitis: towards a way forward. Pancreatology 2015;15(2):101–104.

- 19 Petrov MS, Vege SS, Windsor JA. Global survey of controversies in classifying the severity of acute pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;24:715–721.
- 20 Chen Y, Ke L, Tong Z, Li W, Li J. Association between severity and the determinant-based classification Atlanta 2–12 and Atlanta 1991, in acute pancreatitis: a clinical retrospective study. Medicine 2015;94(13): 1–7.
- **21** Mircea L, Ioneu N, Ion L et al. The Atlanta 2012 versus the determinant-based classification for acute pancreatitis: which one is better? Pancreatic Disord Ther 2015;5(3). DOI:10.4172/2165-7092.1000160
- 22 Xu XD, Wang ZY, Zhang LY et al. Acute pancreatitis classifications: basis and key goals. Medicine 2015;94(48):e2182.
- **23** Guo Q, Li M, Chen Y, Hu W. Determinant-based classification and revision of the Atlanta classification, which one should we choose to categorize acute pancreatitis? Pancreatology 2015;15:331–336.
- 24 Bansal SS, Hodson J, Sutcliffe RS et al. Performance of the revised Atlanta and determinant-based classification for severity in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2016. DOI:10.1002/bjs.10088
- **25** Fernandes SR, Carvalho J. Santo P, Moura CM, Antunes T, Velosa J. Atlanta, revised Atlanta, and Determinant-based classification: application in a cohort of Portuguese patients with acute pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016;28(1):20–24.
- **26** Pintado MC, Trascasa M, Arenillas C et al. New Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis in intensive care unit: complications and prognosis. Eur J Intern Med 2016;30:82–87.
- 27 Van Baal MC, Bollen TL, Bakker OJ et al. The role of fine needle aspiration in the diagnosis of infected necrotizing pancreatitis. Surgery 2014;155(3): 442–448.
- 28 Sharma M, Banerjee D, Garg PK. Characterization of newer subgroups of fulminant and subfulminant pancreatitis associated with a very high mortality. Am J Gastroenterol 2007;102:2688–2695.
- 29 McKay CJ, Imrie CW. The continuing challenge of early mortality in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2004;91: 1243–1244
- **30** Thomson A. Fulminant acute pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2015;261:e22.
- **31** Talukdar R, Vege SS. Early management of severe acute pancreatitis. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2011;13(2): 123–130.
- 32 Das SL, Papachristou GI, De Campos T et al. Individual patient data meta-analysis of organ failure in acute pancreatitis: protocol of the PANCREA II study. J Pancreas 2013;14(5):475–483.

21

Clinical Assessment and Biochemical Markers to Objectify Severity and Prognosis

Bettina M. Rau¹ and Guido Alsfasser²

¹ Department of General, Visceral, and Thoracic Surgery, Municipal Hospital of Neumarkt, Neumarkt, Germany ² Department of General, Thoracic, Vascular, and Transplantation Surgery, University of Rostock, Rostock, Germany

Introduction

Among the inflammatory digestive disorders, acute pancreatitis continues to challenge physicians as it is one of the most difficult to predict in terms of clinical course and outcome. Ever since the first classification system of acute pancreatitis was established in Marseille in 1965 [1] the definition of "severe" disease has been linked to the occurrence of disease-specific complications with an increased risk of mortality [2,3]. Stratification of severity is required to target individual patients (i) for interventions against evolving complications or for referral to specialist centers and (ii) for comparing patients for scientific purposes or recruitment into clinical trials. The type and clinical relevance of a complication that render the course of acute pancreatitis as "severe" has been subject of continuous development and changes. New insights into the pathomechanism and natural course of acute pancreatitis, the development of laboratory variables, diagnostic imaging procedures, and new therapeutic approaches have strongly influenced definitions and classification systems over the past decades.

Historical Perspectives: Approaches to Severity Assessment

Attempts to stratify severity and prognosis date back to the second half of the last century and have been substantially driven by major advances in new imaging procedures and laboratory tests. The development of serum amylase measurement in 1929 [4] was instrumental in providing a noninvasive diagnosis of acute pancreatitis and it soon became evident that in the majority of patients a mild course with uneventful recovery was the rule rather than the exception. Supported by the availability of intensive care treatment and more restrictive indications for surgical interventions in patients with clinically severe disease, interest in prognostic assessment gained considerable headway in the 1960s. Attempts to define objective criteria for assessing disease severity and prognosis were pioneered by John Ranson in New York [5] and Clement Imrie in Glasgow [6] in the 1970s and these found widespread application in the pancreatic community.

During the early 1980s intraoperative findings revealed local morphological features, such as presence and extent of necrosis [7,8] and infection of necrosis [9], that showed an excellent correlation with systemic severity and outcome. With the introduction of contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CE-CT) and percutaneous guided fine-needle-aspiration (FNA), nonoperative assessment of these complications became possible, which further substantiated the predominance of morphology-based severity stratification. Hence, imaging has become indispensable for assessment of severity in acute pancreatitis and an integral part of new classification systems [2,3] and treatment algorithms [10–12] alike.

After almost two decades of mainly morphology-based severity stratification, the role of systemic aspects in terms of onset, severity, and persistence of pancreatitis-related organ failure was recognized as central determinant of severity [13–21]. Currently, early and persisting multiorgan dysfunction syndrome (MODS) has been found to outweigh morphological factors such as necrosis and even infection of necrosis as far as nonsurvival is concerned [16].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Dynamics of Organ Failure

The prognostic role of early pancreatitis-associated organ failure was first recognized during the early 1970s. Objective measurement of pulmonary failure by arterial oxygen pressure or renal failure by serum creatinine had become available and had been integrated into prognostic multiparameter scoring systems according to Ranson [5] and Imrie [6]. However, it took another three decades before pancreatologists realized that the occurrence of a temporary single organ failure does not necessarily indicate a life-threatening disease. Specific aspects such as onset, severity, and persistence of organ failure have gained special attention only recently.

Early Organ Failure

The role of "early" organ failure, defined as failure of one or more organ systems within the first 3 days after onset of acute pancreatitis/hospital admission, was first described by Isenmann et al. in 2001 [13]. The presence of "early" single or multiple organ failure leads to a significant increase of mortality up to 56%, irrespective whether necrosis is sterile or infected [13–15,17,18]. Early multiple organ failure represents the most important risk factor of death and even seems to outweigh local morphological complications such as extent or infection of necrosis [16].

Persistent Organ Failure

The dynamics of organ failure in terms of response/resolution or nonresponse/persistence despite intensive care treatment has been identified as another major determinant of complications and death. In several prospective and retrospective studies in patients with severe acute pancreatitis, resolution of organ failure within the first week of the disease resulted in mortality rates close to zero, whereas mortality rates rose to 55% if organ failure

 Table 21.1
 Definition of three grades of severity in acute

 pancreatitis according to the revised Atlanta classification 2012 [3].

Mild acute pancreatitis	No organ failure		
	No local or systemic complications		
Moderately severe acute pancreatitis	Organ failure that resolves within 48 h (transient organ failure) and/or		
	Local or systemic complications without persistent organ failure		
Severe acute	Persistent organ failure >48 h		
pancreatitis	Single organ failure		
	Multiple organ failure		

persisted beyond the first week [18–21]. Moreover, organ failure nonresponsive to intensive care treatment closely correlates with the development of pancreatic infections and death [22,23].

Currently, there is little doubt that organ failure is one of the most important determinants of prognosis and mortality in acute pancreatitis. The revised Atlanta classification of 2012 [3] defined organ failure as a central criterion in differentiating three severity groups of acute pancreatitis (Table 21.1).

Abdominal Compartment Syndrome

Abdominal compartment syndrome (ACS), defined as intra-abdominal pressure >20 mmHg and newly developed organ failure [24], has been recognized as a determinant of prognosis within recent years. Abdominal hypertension (intra-abdominal pressure >15 mmHg) is observed in up to 75% of patients with severe acute pancreatitis [25,26] and ACS in about 25% [27]. Several studies revealed a strong association between intraabdominal hypertension and the development of multiple organ dysfunction which occurred in more than 90% of patients [14,25]. Multiple organ dysfunction in turn carries excessively high mortality rates. Clinical evidence suggests that "early" multiple organ failure may be the result of undiagnosed ACS arising from the extensive inflammatory process in the retroperitoneum and an aggressive fluid resuscitation.

Beyond its prognostic role, the diagnosis of ACS has therapeutic implications that have been impressively shown in some studies [28,29].

Multiparameter Scoring Systems

Analysis of the numerous objective clinical and biochemical variables thought to contribute to complications and death led to the development of the very first multiple parameter scores by John Ranson [5] and Clement Imrie [6]. Both systems still offer a track record and a good level of accuracy, but have the disadvantage that valid calculation is restricted to primary admissions within the first 48 hours of treatment, and recalculation beyond 48 hours is impossible. Since their original description, the requirements of researchers and clinicians have changed and are driven more than ever by the need for speed and simplicity. Supported by the recognition of organ failure as a major determinant of outcome, new scoring systems such as the Marshall score [30] and sequential organ failure assessment (SOFA) [31] score, which have all been developed and validated in the intensive care setting, have led to more flexible and practicable assessments of severity and prognosis in acute pancreatitis.

The APACHE II Score

Dissatisfaction with the temporal applicability of the Ranson and Imrie systems led pancreatologists to search for more flexible scoring systems. One of the first multiple parameter scores applied in acute pancreatitis was the acute physiology and chronic health evaluation (APACHE) score in the early 1980s. A modification of the initial system by the Intensive Care Research Group from Washington, DC, USA [32] reduced the number of physiological variables from 35 to 11 and was termed APACHE II score [33]. Despite further modifications, this remains the most commonly used version. Larvin et al. from Leeds, UK published the first evaluation in 290 attacks of acute pancreatitis [34]. Initial APACHE II scores of 10 or more revealed a sensitivity of 63% and a specificity of 81% (positive predictive value [PPV] 46%, negative predictive value [NPV] 90%) in predicting "severe" disease. By 24 hours APACHE II scores >10 provided a sensitivity of 71% and a specificity of 91% (PPV 67%, NPV 93%), which further rose to a sensitivity of 75% and a specificity of 92% (PPV 71%, NPV 93%) at values >9 after 48 hours.

The APACHE II scores at 24 hours outperformed both the Ranson scores and Imrie scores at 48 hours. The results of the Leeds study have been confirmed exhaustively in the years since it was published [35–38]. The original Atlanta classification incorporates an APACHE II score of 8 or more as denoting a severe attack [2].

The advantage of the APACHE II system is clearly its flexibility and greater speed, and the possibility of recalculation at any time throughout the course of the disease for monitoring purposes. On the other hand, calculation of this score is complex and time consuming and carries the risk of miscalculations.

Organ Failure-Related Scoring Systems

Organ failure-related intensive care scores, such as the Marshall score [30] and the SOFA score [31], have been applied in acute pancreatitis by a number of studies to assess organ failure or outcome [19,22,23,38-44]. These two scores belong to the newer generation of organ failure-related systems, which can describe the evolution of individual and multiple organ dysfunction over time. Both scoring systems rely on six major organ systems: pulmonary, cardiocirculatory, renal, hepatic, and neurologic function, as well as coagulation. Failure of each organ system is scored as absent or up to 4 points with escalating severity. The SOFA score is basically a further development of the Marshall score, with the inclusion of treatments such as ventilation and vasopressors, thus reflecting clinically relevant severity of organ failure [31].

Marshall Score

The first detailed validation study of the Marshall score was published by Halonen et al. in a large series of Finnish patients with severe acute pancreatitis. This scoring system provided a sensitivity of 59% and a specificity of 91% in predicting mortality within 72 hours of hospital admission. Comparable results were obtained using the APACHE II system (sensitivity 65%, specificity 91%) [42]. In another retrospective study of the same group in 113 patients with severe acute pancreatitis admitted to the intensive care unit, both admission and peak Marshall scores were as accurate as SOFA scores in assessing the risk of hospital mortality. Unfortunately, no information about optimum cut-off levels, sensitivity, and specificity was provided [41]. A modification of the Marshall score, excluding hepatic and neurologic function, has been applied in two prospective studies [19,20] and the original score in a retrospective study [21] from the United Kingdom to quantify organ failure. The components for pulmonary, cardiocirculatory, and renal function match well with the definitions of the original Atlanta classification, but hepatic (bilirubin), neurologic (Glasgow Coma Scale), and coagulation parameters (platelet function) may further increase total scores, even if true organ failure is absent. The revised Atlanta classification of 2012 has adopted the Marshall components for pulmonary, cardiocirculatory, and renal function to define and quantify early pancreatitis-associated organ failure [3].

SOFA Score

Two detailed evaluation studies in acute pancreatitis are available for the SOFA score. In a prospective international multicenter study, SOFA scores >4 were predictive of death with a sensitivity of 86% and a specificity of 79% (PPV 27%, NPV 98%) 48 hours after onset of symptoms [43]. Corresponding results have been reported by a Finnish study for admission scores in an intensive care unit (ICU) population-based cohort at a cut-off level >8 [41]. Interestingly, a separate analysis of the six different components revealed, that not all "organ failures" affect mortality to the same degree: only cardiocirculatory, renal, and hepatic failure were independently associated with hospital mortality [40,44]. Among the critical care systems discussed, the SOFA system offers obvious advantages since it is easy to calculate and includes therapeutic requirements such as mechanical ventilation and inotropic substances.

The advantage of organ failure scores clearly lies in their widespread implementation in intensive care medicine, which allows good comparison with other critically ill patients (e.g., patients with sepsis). The introduction of the modified Marshall score in the revised Atlanta classification has overcome the problem of erronenously high scoring points by omitting the hepatic and neurologic components. The latter are truly problematic in acute pancreatitis, because high bilirubin values or delirium tremens are frequent features of biliary or alcoholic pancreatitis, albeit not representing organ failure.

Laboratory Variables

In the mid 1960s, the first evidence arose that the severity of acute pancreatitis is reflected by abnormalities of many serum/plasma variables [45]. Hence, a number of laboratory markers have been identified which allow early stratification of patients at risk of developing complications, such as necrosis, infection of necrosis, septic complications, organ failure, and death. As well as having the potential to predict disease severity, many of these parameters were found to be determinants of disease progression and subsequent complications in the pathomechanism of acute pancreatitis, such as proteases, cytokines, chemokines, adhesion molecules, and acute-phase proteins [46].

An ideal laboratory test to assess severity of acute pancreatitis should be simple to perform, readily available under routine and emergency conditions, accurate, and cost effective. However, despite a large array of potentially useful parameters being developed, their largescale clinical use is limited by time-consuming and expensive assay procedures. As a consequence, only few tests have passed the threshold into routine clinical application.

Routine Laboratory Variables

Since the introduction of the Ranson and Imrie scoring systems, the abilities of single routine laboratory components, such as hematocrit, creatinine or blood urea nitrogen (BUN), and blood glucose, to predict complications and thus "severe" disease have been extensively investigated, either alone or in combination.

Hematocrit

Admission hematocrit and its subsequent changes during fluid resuscitation still represents a simple and good prognostic estimate. An admission hematocrit >44% has been found to be closely associated with complications in terms of necrosis and organ failure [47] or pancreatic infection [48]. An overall high negative predictive value of around 90% excluding "severe" acute pancreatitis at admission hematocrit <44% [47] and <40% [49] was reported by some sauthors. However, admission hematocrit of >41% to >44% failed to predict severity, organ failure, or death in other large studies [35,49]. In a recent international multicenter analysis in 1612 patients with acute pancreatitis, admission hematocrit \geq 44% and increasing BUN levels at 24 hours were able to predict persistent organ failure and pancreatic necrosis in 54% and 60% of patients, respectively [50]. Taken together, hematocrit serves as a widely available and simple rough estimate to exclude severe attacks, but is no reliable means to predict severity or any other specific complication accurately.

Serum Creatinine and Blood Urea Nitrogen

Creatinine and BUN are surrogate laboratory tests that indicate and define renal failure. Renal failure, defined as creatinine >2 mg/dL (177 μ mol/L) by the Atlanta classification, is one of the most serious organ complications in acute pancreatitis and has been shown to be an independent risk factor for fatal outcome [41,42,51]. However, the widely used cut-off level >2.0 mg/dL is frequently not reached at the day of hospital admission, which limits the use of this variable for "early" risk estimation. As far as disease severity in terms of local or systemic complications is concerned, admission BUN achieved no satisfactory test performance [52,53], reaching a maximum sensitivity of 79% and a specificity of 67% (PPV 43%, NPV 91%) only [52]. In the largest patient cohort ever published, rising BUN within 24 hours after admission achieved a sensitivity of <60% in predicting persistent organ failure or pancreatic necrosis [50], but revealed increasing diagnostic accuracy rates beyond 48 hours after admission [54].

Acute-phase Proteins

Acute-phase proteins constitute a family of inflammatory proteins that are mainly synthesized in the liver in response to infectious and noninfectious stimuli. The best-known member is C-reactive protein (CRP). Serum amyloid A protein (SAA) was also thought to be useful in the spectrum of acute-phase reactants for biochemical severity stratification of acute pancreatitis. Both parameters share an essential feature for a large-scale routine application—they are available as fully automated immunoassays.

C-Reactive Protein

Severity stratification of acute pancreatitis by CRP has a long tradition and still represents the "gold standard" for both early severity stratification and monitoring the course of the disease [53,55–59]. CRP is the laboratory variable of choice to differentiate necrotizing from interstitial edematous acute pancreatitis. However, the majority of studies have focused on the discrimination between mild and severe acute pancreatitis, according to the original Atlanta classification of 1993. Herein, CRP achieves

208 Chapter 21

diagnostic accuracy rates between 70% and 80% at a cutoff level >150 mg/L within 48 hours after disease onset [56,60]. As is well documented for all acute-phase proteins, CRP is not useful for prediction of infected necrosis, organ failure, or death within the first week after disease onset [53,61]. Another shortcoming of CRP is the relatively long delay in its induction, with systemic peak values at 72–96 hours after disease onset, thus making very early severity assessment impossible.

Serum Amyloid A

Despite its earlier release and wider dynamic range, SAA failed to show any relevant benefit over CRP in estimating severity or prognosis of acute pancreatitis [55,57]. Therefore, this alternative acute-phase reactant has never achieved meaningful clinical application.

Cytokines and Chemokines

A wealth of experimental and clinical studies during the 1990s convincingly demonstrated that cytokines and chemokines play a key role in the pathophysiology of acute pancreatitis by promoting local tissue destruction and mediating distant organ complications [62,63]. As a consequence, cyto- and chemokine measurement was thought to offer an excellent approach to biochemical severity assessment. Despite the development of fast and fully automated assay techniques, however, the vast majority of cytokine and chemokine family members play no role as biochemical markers for acute pancreatitis in the clinical setting. So far, only the cytokine interleukin 6 (IL-6) and the chemokine interleukin 8 (IL-8) have passed from pathophysiologic importance to clinical application.

Interleukin 6

Systemic concentrations of IL-6 have been found to be early and excellent predictors of severity. A large number of clinical studies have uniformly shown that IL-6 is dramatically increased in complicated attacks [53,59,64-66]. IL-6 concentrations generally rise 24-36 hours earlier than CRP levels and remain significantly elevated as long as complications persist. One of the first series in 24 patients from Glasgow found a sensitivity of 100% and a specificity of 71% (PPV 71%, NPV 100%) at a cut-off level >130 IU/mL for IL-6 in predicting a severe attack within 36 hours of symptom onset [64]. Beyond discriminating mild from severe attacks, IL-6 closely correlates with evolving organ failure [53,59,65]. IL-6 has been introduced as a routine parameter in some laboratories and represents an easy and rapid means to select patients at risk of developing severe disease. However, a large-scale application of IL-6 measurements in acute pancreatitis has never been carried out.

Interleukin 8

IL-8 was initially described as an early marker of disease severity within the first day after onset of symptoms, with a rapid decrease after 3–5 days [66,67]. However, beyond simple discrimination of mild from severe attacks an even more interesting aspect of IL-8 assessment was described by our group in 1997. In patients with necrotizing pancreatitis who developed septic multiple organ failure or died during the later stages of the disease, IL-8 has proven to be an excellent marker for monitoring these life-threatening complications [61]. As for IL-6, a fully automated assay is available for IL-8 and the use of this chemokine for disease monitoring has become possible on a routine basis in large hospitals, but is still not widely used as a marker in acute pancreatitis.

Procalcitonin

Ever since its first description in 1993 [68], procalcitonin (PCT) has been an established marker for predicting bacterial/fungal infections, sepsis, and septic shock in the intensive care setting [69,70]. A close correlation between elevated PCT concentrations and the development of infected necrosis was first described in a cohort study comprising 51 patients with acute pancreatitis by our group in 1997. At a cut-off level of >1.8 ng/mL, PCT was able to predict this complication with a sensitivity and specificity of more than 90% within the first days after onset of symptoms [61]. An international multicenter trial in 104 patients with severe acute pancreatitis has shown that PCT is able to predict serious complications such as pancreatic infections or death with a sensitivity of 79% and a specificity of 93% (PPV 65%, NPV 97%) at a cut-off level >3.8 ng/mL within 48-96 hours after onset of symptoms [71]. This observation was confirmed by a number of subsequent studies which have been subjected to a meta-analysis and a systematic review. Herein, PCT reached a cumulative sensitivity of 80% and a specificity of 90% for predicting infected necrosis in acute pancreatitis [54,72]. Notably, PCT is of little or no value for simple stratification of patients as "mild" or "severe" according to the original Atlanta classification of 1993. PCT measurements are available as fully automated assay for routine use; a semiquantitative strip test is an alternative for fast and easy quantification. On the basis of the data available, PCT is a valuable tool for early stratification and consecutive monitoring of patients at risk of developing the most serious complications in acute pancreatitis.

Variable	Severity	Pancreatic infection	Overall prognosis
Ranson/Imrie score	++ (48 h)	_	++ (48 h)
APACHE II score	++	_	+++ (>7 d)
SOFA/Marshall score	++	_	+++ (>7 d)
Hematocrit	++ (48 h)	_	-
Creatinine/blood urea nitrogen	+	_	++ (>7 d)
IL-6	+++ (<48 h)	_	_
IL-8	++ (<48 h)	Sept. MODS (monitoring)	+++ (>7 d)
CRP	+++ (72–96 h)	_	-
РСТ	-	+++ (72–96h)	+++ (72–96 h, >7 d)

Table 21.2 Relevant multiparameter scoring systems and laboratory markers for severity stratification and prediction of specific complications in acute pancreatitis.

Optimum accuracy after symptom onset of acute pancreatitis:

<48 h: within 48 h after symptom onset

72–96 h: within 72–96 h after symptom onset

>7 d: beyond the first week after disease onset

APACHE II, acute physiology and chronic health evaluation II; SOFA, sequential organ failure assessment; IL-6, interleukin 6; IL-8, interleukin 8; CRP, C-reactive protein; MODS, multiple organ dysfunction syndrome; PCT, procalcitonin.

Overview

Table 21.2 provides an overview of relevant multiparameter scoring systems and laboratory markers for severity

References

- Sarles H. Proposal adopted unanimously by the participants of the symposium on pancreatitis at Marseille, 1963. Bibl Gastroenterol 1965;7:VII–VIII.
- **2** Bradley EL, III. A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis. Summary of the International Symposium on Acute Pancreatitis, Atlanta, GA, September 11 through 13, 1992. Arch Surg 1993;128:586–590.
- Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis – 2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62:102–111.
- 4 Elman R, Arneson N, Graham EA. Value of blood amylase estimations in the diagnosis of pancreatic disease: a clinical study. Arch Surg 1929;19:943–967.
- 5 Ranson JH, Rifkind KM, Roses DF, Fink SD, Eng K and Localio SA. Objective early identification of severe acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1974;61:443–451.
- **6** Imrie CW, Benjamin IS, Ferguson JC et al. A singlecentre double-blind trial of Trasylol therapy in primary acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1978;65:337–341.
- **7** Leger L, Chiche B, Louvel A. Pancreatic necrosis and acute pancreatitis. World J Surg 1981;5:315–317.

stratification and prediction of specific complications in acute pancreatitis.

- **8** Jimenez H, Aldrete JS. Clinical implications derived from the morphological classification of 89 patients with acute pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 1983;5:137–142.
- **9** Beger HG, Bittner R, Block S, Buchler M. Bacterial contamination of pancreatic necrosis. A prospective clinical study. Gastroenterology 1986;91:433–438.
- 10 Freeman ML, Werner J, van Santvoort HC et al.; International Multidisciplinary Panel of Speakers and Moderators. Interventions for necrotizing pancreatitis: summary of a multidisciplinary consensus conference. Pancreas 2012;41:1176–1194.
- 11 Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS; American College of Gastroenterology. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108:1400–1415.
- 12 Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines: IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13:e1-e15.
- 13 Isenmann R, Rau B, Beger HG. Early severe acute pancreatitis: characteristics of a new subgroup. Pancreas 2001;22:274–278.
- 14 Tao HQ, Zhang JX, Zou SC. Clinical characteristics and management of patients with early acute severe

pancreatitis: experience from a medical center in China. World J Gastroenterol 2004;10:919–921.

- 15 Poves Prim I, Fabregat Pous J, Garcia Borobia FJ, Jorba Marti R, Figueras Felip J, Jaurrieta Mas E. Early onset of organ failure is the best predictor of mortality in acute pancreatitis. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2004;96:705–709; 709–713.
- 16 Rau BM, Bothe A, Kron M, Beger HG. Role of early multisystem organ failure as major risk factor for pancreatic infections and death in severe acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4:1053–1061.
- 17 van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Bollen TL et al.; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group: A conservative and minimally invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis improves outcome. Gastroenterology 2011; 141:1254–1263.
- 18 Guo Q, Li A, Xia Q et al. The role of organ failure and infection in necrotizing pancreatitis: a prospective study. Ann Surg 2014; 259:1201–1207.
- 19 Buter A, Imrie CW, Carter CR, Evans S, McKay CJ Dynamic nature of early organ dysfunction determines outcome in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2002;89:298–302.
- **20** Johnson CD, Abu-Hilal M. Persistent organ failure during the first week as a marker of fatal outcome in acute pancreatitis. Gut 2004;53:1340–1344.
- **21** Mofidi R, Duff MD, Wigmore SJ, Madhavan KK, Garden OJ, Parks RW. Association between early systemic inflammatory response, severity of multiorgan dysfunction and death in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2006;93:738–744.
- 22 Le Mee J, Paye F, Sauvanet A et al. Incidence and reversibility of organ failure in the course of sterile or infected necrotizing pancreatitis. Arch Surg 2001;136:1386–1390.
- 23 Flint R, Windsor JA. Early physiological response to intensive care as a clinically relevant approach to predicting the outcome in severe acute pancreatitis. Arch Surg 2004;139:438–443.
- 24 Malbrain ML, Cheatham ML, Kirkpatrick A et al. Results from the International Conference of Experts on Intra-abdominal Hypertension and Abdominal Compartment Syndrome. I. Definitions. Intensive Care Med 2006;32:1722–1732.
- 25 De Waele JJ, Hoste E, Blot SI, Decruyenaere J, Colardyn F. Intra-abdominal hypertension in patients with severe acute pancreatitis. Crit Care 2005;9:R452–457.
- 26 Chen H, Li F, Sun JB, Jia JG. Abdominal compartment syndrome in patients with severe acute pancreatitis in early stage. World J Gastroenterol 2008;14:3541–3548.
- 27 Dambrauskas Z, Parseliunas A, Gulbinas A, Pundzius J, Barauskas G. Early recognition of abdominal

compartment syndrome in patients with acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2009;15:717–721.

- **28** Mentula P, Hienonen P, Kemppainen E, Puolakkainen P, Leppaniemi A. Surgical decompression for abdominal compartment syndrome in severe acute pancreatitis. Arch Surg 2010;145:764–769.
- **29** van Brunschot S, Schut AJ, Bouwense SA et al.; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Abdominal compartment syndrome in acute pancreatitis: a systematic review. Pancreas 2014; 43:665–674.
- 30 Marshall JC, Cook DJ, Christou NV, Bernard GR, Sprung CL, Sibbald WJ: Multiple organ dysfunction score: a reliable descriptor of a complex clinical outcome. Crit Care Med 1995;23:1638–1652.
- 31 Vincent JL, de Mendonca A, Cantraine F et al. Use of the SOFA score to assess the incidence of organ dysfunction/failure in intensive care units: results of a multicenter, prospective study. Working group on "sepsis-related problems" of the European Society of Intensive Care Medicine. Crit Care Med 1998;26:1793–1800.
- **32** Knaus WA, Zimmerman JE, Wagner DP, Draper EA, Lawrence DE. APACHE-acute physiology and chronic health evaluation: a physiologically based classification system. Crit Care Med 1981;9:591–597.
- **33** Knaus WA, Draper EA, Wagner DP, Zimmerman JE: APACHE II: a severity of disease classification system. Crit Care Med 1985;13:818–829.
- 34 Larvin M, McMahon MJ. APACHE-II score for assessment and monitoring of acute pancreatitis. Lancet 1989;2:201–205.
- 35 Wilson C, Heath DI, Imrie CW: Prediction of outcome in acute pancreatitis: a comparative study of APACHE II, clinical assessment and multiple factor scoring systems. Br J Surg 1990;77:1260–1264.
- 36 Dominguez-Munoz JE, Carballo F, Garcia MJ et al. Evaluation of the clinical usefulness of APACHE II and SAPS systems in the initial prognostic classification of acute pancreatitis: a multicenter study. Pancreas 1993;8:68268–6.
- **37** Khan AA, Parekh D, Cho Y et al. Improved prediction of outcome in patients with severe acute pancreatitis by the APACHE II score at 48 hours after hospital admission compared with the APACHE II score at admission. Acute Physiology and Chronic Health Evaluation. Arch Surg 2002;137:1136–1140.
- 38 Mason JM, Babu BI, Bagul A, Siriwardena AK. The performance of organ dysfunction scores for the early prediction and management of severity in acute pancreatitis: an exploratory phase diagnostic study. Pancreas 2010; 39:1104–1108.
- **39** Singh RK, Poddar B, Baronia AK et al. Audit of patients with severe acute pancreatitis admitted to an intensive care unit. Indian J Gastroenterol 2012;31:243–252.

- **40** De Campos T, Cerqueira C, Kuryura L et al. Morbimortality indicators in severe acute pancreatitis. JOP 2008;9:690–697.
- **41** Halonen KI, Pettila V, Leppaniemi AK, Kemppainen EA, Puolakkainen PA, Haapiainen RK. Multiple organ dysfunction associated with severe acute pancreatitis. Crit Care Med 2002;30:1274–1279.
- **42** Halonen KI, Leppaniemi AK, Lundin JE, Puolakkainen PA, Kemppainen EA, Haapiainen RK: Predicting fatal outcome in the early phase of severe acute pancreatitis by using novel prognostic models. Pancreatology 2003;3:309–315.
- **43** Rau BM, Matt S, Kemppainen E et al. Defining early organ failure in acute pancreatitis: A prospective international multicenter evaluation of the SOFA-versus the Marshall-system. Pancreas 2007; 35: 424.
- 44 Juneja D, Gopal PB, Ravula M. Scoring systems in acute pancreatitis: which one to use in intensive care units? J Crit Care 2010;25:358 e9–358;e15.
- **45** Trapnell JE. The natural history and prognosis of acute pancreatitis. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 1966;38:265–287.
- **46** Rau B, Schilling MK, Beger HG. Laboratory markers of severe acute pancreatitis. Dig Dis 2004;22:247–257.
- **47** Brown A, Orav J, Banks PA. Hemoconcentration is an early marker for organ failure and necrotizing pancreatitis. Pancreas 2000;20:367–372.
- 48 Sun B, Li HL, Gao Y, Xu J, Jiang HC. Factors predisposing to severe acute pancreatitis: evaluation and prevention. World J Gastroenterol 2003;9:1102–1105.
- 49 Lankisch PG, Mahlke R, Blum T et al. Hemoconcentration: an early marker of severe and/or necrotizing pancreatitis? A critical appraisal. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96:2081–2085.
- 50 Koutroumpakis E, Wu BU, Bakker OJ et al. Admission hematocrit and rise in blood urea nitrogen at 24 h outperform other laboratory markers in predicting persistent organ failure and pancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis: a post hoc analysis of three large prospective databases. Am J Gastroenterol 2015;110:1707–1716.
- 51 Kong L, Santiago N, Han TQ, Zhang SD. Clinical characteristics and prognostic factors of severe acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2004;10:3336–3338.
- 52 Fan ST, Lai EC, Mok FP, Lo CM, Zheng SS, Wong J: Prediction of the severity of acute pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1993;166:262–268; discussion 269.
- **53** Mentula P, Kylanpaa ML, Kemppainen E et al. Early prediction of organ failure by combined markers in patients with acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2005;92:68–75.
- **54** Yang CJ, Chen J, Phillips AR, Windsor JA, Petrov MS. Predictors of severe and critical acute pancreatitis: a systematic review. Dig Liver Dis 2014;46:446–451.

- 55 Mayer JM, Raraty M, Slavin J et al. Serum amyloid A is a better early predictor of severity than C-reactive protein in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2002;89:163–171.
- 56 Neoptolemos JP, Kemppainen EA, Mayer JM et al. Early prediction of severity in acute pancreatitis by urinary trypsinogen activation peptide: a multicentre study. Lancet 2000;355:1955–1960.
- **57** Rau B, Steinbach G, Baumgart K, Gansauge F, Grunert A, Beger HG. Serum amyloid A versus C-reactive protein in acute pancreatitis: clinical value of an alternative acute-phase reactant. Crit Care Med 2000;28:736–742.
- 58 Gurleyik G, Emir S, Kilicoglu G, Arman A, Saglam A. Computed tomography severity index, APACHE II score, and serum CRP concentration for predicting the severity of acute pancreatitis. JOP 2005;6:562–567.
- **59** Nieminen A, Maksimow M, Mentula P et al. Circulating cytokines in predicting development of severe acute pancreatitis. Crit Care 2014;18:R104.
- **60** Johnson CD, Lempinen M, Imrie CW et al. Urinary trypsinogen activation peptide as a marker of severe acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2004;91:1027–1033.
- **61** Rau B, Steinbach G, Gansauge F, Mayer JM, Grunert A, Beger HG. The potential role of procalcitonin and interleukin 8 in the prediction of infected necrosis in acute pancreatitis. Gut 1997;41:832–840.
- **62** Norman J. The role of cytokines in the pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1998;175:76–83.
- **63** Rau BM, Kruger CM, Schilling MK. Anti-cytokine strategies in acute pancreatitis: pathophysiological insights and clinical implications. Rocz Akad Med Bialymst 2005;50:106–115.
- **64** Heath DI, Cruickshank A, Gudgeon M, Jehanli A, Shenkin A, Imrie CW. Role of interleukin-6 in mediating the acute phase protein response and potential as an early means of severity assessment in acute pancreatitis. Gut 1993;34:41–45.
- **65** Mayer J, Rau B, Gansauge F, Beger HG. Inflammatory mediators in human acute pancreatitis: clinical and pathophysiological implications. Gut 2000;47:546–552.
- **66** Stimac D, Fisic E, Milic S, Bilic-Zulle L, Peric R. Prognostic values of IL-6, IL-8, and IL-10 in acute pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2006;40:209–212.
- **67** Gross V, Andreesen R, Leser HG et al. Interleukin-8 and neutrophil activation in acute pancreatitis. Eur J Clin Invest 1992; 22:200–203.
- **68** Assicot M, Gendrel D, Carsin H, Raymond J, Guilbaud J, Bohuon C. High serum procalcitonin concentrations in patients with sepsis and infection. Lancet 1993;341:515–518.
- **69** Wacker C, Prkno A, Brunkhorst FM, Schlattmann P: Procalcitonin as a diagnostic marker for sepsis: a

212 *Chapter 21*

systematic review and meta-analysis. Lancet Infect Dis 2013;13:426–435.

- Dellinger RP, Levy MM, Rhodes A et al. Surviving sepsis campaign: international guidelines for management of severe sepsis and septic shock: 2012. Crit Care Med 2013;41:580–637.
- **71** Rau BM, Kemppainen EA, Gumbs AA et al. Early assessment of pancreatic infections and overall

prognosis in severe acute pancreatitis by procalcitonin (PCT): a prospective international multicenter study. Ann Surg 2007;245:745–754.

72 Mofidi R, Suttie SA, Patil PV, Ogston S, Parks RW. The value of procalcitonin at predicting the severity of acute pancreatitis and development of infected pancreatic necrosis: systematic review. Surgery 2009;146:72–81.

Acute Pancreatitis Associated With Congenital Anomalies

Christopher R. Schlieve¹, Andrew L. Warshaw², and Tracy C. Grikscheit¹

¹ Department of Surgery, Children's Hospital Los Angeles, Los Angeles, CA, USA

² Department of Surgery, Harvard Medical School, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis secondary to congenital anomalies remains an uncommon cause of childhood abdominal pain, with a more varied etiology than adult-onset pancreatic inflammation. Although several hereditary syndromes have been associated with acute pancreatitis, the most commonly encountered congenital causes are developmental abnormalities of the pancreaticobiliary system, such as pancreas divisum, annular pancreas, ectopic pancreatic tissue sources, enteric duplication cysts, and choledochal cyst [1]. Congenital structural variants of the pancreas occur in up to 10% of the Western population [2], but the majority are silent as the incidence of pancreatitis is two orders of magnitude less [3]. Biliopancreatic ductal system variants encountered during diagnostic evaluation of idiopathic acute pancreatitis plague the clinician with a significant question of relevance regarding consequence and management.

Pancreas Divisum

The cause, incidence, clinical relevance, and treatment of pancreatitis in patients with pancreas divisum has been hotly debated. In complete pancreas divisum, the ventral and dorsal pancreatic ducts do not communicate, and usually the dorsal pancreatic duct is larger than the ventral (Fig. 22.1a) [4]. Acute pancreatitis may result from obstruction at the minor papilla, a junction in the ductal

system, or from localized ductal ectasia in the uncinate process [5]. Pancreatitis is experienced by 0.1% of the population, whereas pancreas divisum is present in 4-5%; this makes pancreas divisum questionable as the inciting source [6-8]. The disparity is likely due to selection bias because some patients are referred after endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatogram (ERCP) failure for suspected idiopathic pancreatitis, leading to a possible false association between idiopathic pancreatitis and pancreas divisum.

Whether by sphincteroplasty for acute pancreatitis or longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy for more distal chronic obstruction, treatment is directed at relief of the obstruction. Accessory papilla sphincteroplasty for stenosis improved symptoms and was best predicted by presentation with pancreatitis and a positive ultrasoundsecretin test [9]. Surgical dual sphincteroplasties for dysfunction of the pancreaticobiliary sphincters in pancreas divisum results in good to excellent outcomes [10]. Smaller studies have reported various success rates with endoscopic sphincterotomy and longitudinal pancreaticoduodenectomy, with morbidity rates ranging from 15% to 40% [5,10]. Duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection in patients with chronic pancreatitis and pancreas divisum demonstrated significant improvement in symptoms (31%) [11]. Three-quarters of adults have a good response to surgery [9,12]. Treatment of pancreas divisum in acute pancreatitis yields better results than in chronic pancreatitis or chronic pain syndrome. Poor postsurgical results in chronic pancreatitis are reported in both adults and children [5,9].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

(b)



Figure 22.1 (a) A 15-year-old girl presented with recurrent attacks of pancreatitis. Endoscopic retrograde pancreatography showed pancreas divisum with cystic dilation of the ventral pancreatic duct containing stones. She was treated by pancreaticoduodenectomy. (b) Cholangiopancreatogram in a 12-year-old boy with a choledochal cyst and anomalous pancreaticobiliary junction. The pancreatic duct inserts into the common bile duct more than 2 cm proximal to the ampullary orifice. Such patients are prone to acute and chronic pancreatitis.

Anomalous Pancreaticobiliary Ductal Union

Anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union (APBDU) results from the pancreatic and common bile ducts joining proximally to the ampulla of Vater with a hypothesized resulting admixture of refluxed pancreatic and biliary secretions into the biliary tree or pancreas [13,14] and has been associated with a higher incidence of congenital choledochal dilation (Fig. 22.1b) [14-17]. APBDU has been further defined as a common channel greater than 15 mm in length or a contractile segment totally distal to the biliary and pancreatic ductal union [18,19]. APBDU is further delineated into B-P or P-B subtypes according to the order of insertion of the pancreatic and biliary ducts [19,20]. In B-P, the bile duct enters the main pancreatic duct and in P-B (or in some series, P-C for choledochal) the pancreatic duct enters the common bile duct [19].

APBDU has been considered a factor in the development of pancreatitis, choledochal cyst, and hepatobiliary cancers [19]. APBDU was identified by ERCP in 8.7% of patients with an incidence of 13.2% for biliary pancreatitis and 2.2% for nonbiliary pancreatitis. Patients with B-P subtype associated with choledochal cyst formation whereas the P-B subtype was associated with biliary pancreatitis, gallbladder cancer, and adenomyomatosis. A proposed mechanism for this relatively high rate of pancreatitis and the observation of recurrent pancreatitis in patients with APBDU is sphincter of Oddi dysfunction [21].

Surgical treatment of APBDU relies on disruption of the contiguous anatomical relationships. Roux-en-Y hepaticojejunostomy is offered [22], but cholecystectomy and alternate biliary tract reconstruction [23] or endoscopic sphincterotomy alone can be beneficial [21]. APBDU with choledochal cysts are often managed by cyst excision, although duodenopancreatectomy may be required [24].

Choledochal Cyst/Choledochocele

Choledochal cysts are noted in 0.1% of adult ERCPs and in 1 in 150 000 North Americans [25,26]. Rates are higher in East Asia and in females, with a male to female ratio of 1:3-4, and associated pancreatitis is more common in younger patients aged 2-16 years (36%) [27]. The classic triad of abdominal pain, jaundice, and a palpable right upper quadrant abdominal mass occurred 6.7 times more frequently in children [28], with 50% of adult patients presenting with abdominal pain diagnosed as pancreatitis or biliary tract pathology prior to cyst identification [29]. Cyst rupture most commonly presents with pancreatitis, cholangitis, and biliary peritonitis [30]. Cysts greater than 5 cm were associated with pancreatitis in 90% of patients and resection led to lower rates of pancreatitis than surgical bypass (50% vs. 80%). Pancreatitis and cancer were more common in patients with both choledochal cyst and APBDU [31]. The possible role of APBDU in causing choledochal cysts is discussed in the previous section.

Choledochal cysts were first classified according to the 1977 Todani system [32,33]. Except in the case of type III disease, in which endoscopic approaches or marsupialization may be indicated, complete excision of the extrahepatic choledochal cyst with hepaticojejunostomy is

(a)
the goal [34,35]. Malignancy is identified increasingly with choledochal cyst retention; therefore internal drainage or bypass procedures should be accompanied by a near-complete resection [27]. Interposition of the jejunum or appendix are unsuitable due to high rates of graft dysfunction and cholangitis [36,37].

Annular Pancreas

Annular pancreas, potentially arising from dorsal and ventral anlage hypertrophy or abnormal adherence of the ventral duct to the duodenum during rotation, envelops the duodenum (Fig. 22.2a,b) [38]. Obstruction or pancreatic inflammation secondary to annular pancreas occurs in the third decade of life or later with a prevalence of roughly 25% [39,40]. Pancreatitis secondary to annular pancreas is rare in the newborn and presents with duodenal blockage, with bilious emesis and "double bubble" on abdominal films [39,41]. Differentiation

(a)



(b)



Figure 22.2 (a) Pancreatogram in a young boy with annular pancreas. The proximal pancreatic duct encircles the duodenum within the annular segment. (b) Annular process.

between upper obstruction etiologies, such as duodenal atresia, malrotation without volvulus, and annular pancreas, must not delay emergent operative care in the case of volvulus. Annular pancreas is associated with a high rate of congenital anomalies: 70% of infants with annular pancreas will have another anomaly, such as duodenal stenosis or atresia (40%), Down syndrome (16%), tracheoesophageal fistula (9%), or congenital heart defects (7%) [39].

Surgical correction of annular pancreas in childhood is usually undertaken by performing diamond duodenoduodenostomy and leads to faster feeding and discharge when compared to side-to-side anastomosis or duodenojejunostomy [42]. Gastrojejunostomy should be avoided in children as the most anatomic reconstructions are linked to the best growth outcomes [43]. Surgical correction in adults follows suit, with less concern about growth retardation with gastrojejunostomy. Pancreaticoduodenectomy with and without pyloric preservation for resection of annular pancreas and associated ampullary carcinoma has been described [44]. In any case of duodenal obstruction, volvulus must be first excluded as a life-threatening surgical emergency.

Ectopic Pancreatic Tissue

Ectopic pancreatic tissue is a relatively common anomaly with an incidence of up to 13% [43,45]. A normally organized aberrant rest of pancreatic tissue is discontinuous with the entopic pancreas. A majority are identified in the submucosa of the stomach, duodenum, and jejunum [38] and although uncommon, come to clinical attention due to intussusception, obstruction, inflammation, or degeneration [46,47]. Inflammation of an ectopic pancreas without pseudocyst with both elevated serum amylase and lipase and ectopic tissue inflammation has been reported [45,48]. In a total of 32 histologically documented cases of ectopic pancreas, half were identified incidentally [49]. The remaining cases were clinically significant for hemorrhage, obstruction, or ulceration. A tentative link between ectopic pancreatitis in the duodenal wall and duodenal stenosis has been established in six pancreaticoduodenectomy specimens [50].

Enteric Duplication Cysts

Gastrointestinal duplication cysts are congenital foregut anomalies with gastrointestinal mucosa of any type or pancreatic tissue and are named for their anatomic proximity rather than mucosal content [39]. Duplication







Figure 22.3 (a) CT scan in a 21-year-old woman with a history of several years of recurrent acute pancreatitis. The white circle marks an abnormal thick-walled cystic structure adjacent to the head of the pancreas. (b) Operative photograph of the pancreatic duplication cyst bulging into the duodenal lumen as previously identified on abdominal CT. The catheter has been introduced through the ampulla into the pancreatic duct. Excision of the cyst with suture ligation of its narrow neck cured her recurrent pancreatitis.

References

- 1 Goh SK, Chui CH, Jacobsen AS. Childhood acute pancreatitis in a children's hospital. Singapore Med J 2003;44(9):453–456.
- **2** Dawson W, Langman J. An anatomical-radiological study on the pancreatic duct pattern in man. Anat Rec 1961;139:59–68.
- 3 Bradley EL III, Stephan RN. Accessory duct sphincteroplasty is preferred for long-term prevention of recurrent acute pancreatitis in patients with pancreas divisum. J Am Coll Surg 1996;183:65–70.
- **4** Opie E. The anatomy of the pancreas. Johns Hopkins Hospital Bull 1903;14:229–232.
- 5 Neblett WW, O'Neill JA. Surgical management of recurrent pancreatitis in children with pancreas divisum. Ann Surg 2000;231(6):899–908.

cysts within the pancreas have been reported and are generally termed as duodenal or gastric duplications since they lack a contiguous structure (Fig. 22.3a,b) [46]. Although most enteric duplications do not present with pancreatitis, multiple cases have been identified [51]. Duodenal duplication occurs in 10% or fewer cases and may cause "obstructive pancreatitis" from compression between the duodenal wall and the biliopancreatic duct [52,53]. Juxta-pancreatic duplications with pancreatic ductal communication may shed blood or mucus into the main pancreatic duct, resulting in obstruction [54-56]. Pancreatitis may occur within the duplication itself, as is found in esophageal duplications containing gastric mucosa and pancreatic tissue (43%) [57]. Local resection is preferred; however, marsupialization of cysts with removal of mucosa may be employed if local resection is not possible [58].

Conclusions

Infrequently, congenital anomalies may be the cause of idiopathic acute pancreatitis. Nonanatomic congenital causes must be assessed by diligent investigation. Regarding anatomic congenital anomalies, strict definition of the anatomic relationships and associated anomalies is necessary to direct appropriate therapy. Because congenital anomalies are often unique, unusual anatomic relationships may be discovered in each case. Previous case series in the literature provide useful longitudinal data to help in predicting outcomes and avoiding known pitfalls.

- **6** Bernard JP, Sahel J, Giovanni M, Sarles H. Pancreas divisum is a probable cause of acute pancreatitis: a report of 137 cases. Pancreas 1990;5:248–254.
- **7** Hayakawa T, Kondo T, Shibata T et al. Pancreas divisum. A predisposing factor to pancreatitis? Int J Pancreatol 1989;5(4):317–326.
- **8** Varshney S, Johnson CD. Pancreas divisum. Int J Pancreatol 1999;25(2):135–141.
- 9 Warshaw AL, Simeone JF, Schapiro RH, Flavin-Warshaw B. Evaluation and treatment of the dominant dorsal duct syndrome (pancreas divisum redefined). Am J Surg 1990;159:59–64.
- 10 Madura JA, Madura II JA, Sherman S, Lehman GA. Surgical sphincteroplasty in 446 patients. Arch Surg 2005;140: 504–512.

- 11 Schlosser W, Rau BM, Poch B, Beger HG. Surgical treatment of pancreas divisum causing chronic pancreatitis: the outcome benefits of duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2005;9(5):710–715.
- 12 Bradley El, Stephan RN. Accessory duct sphincteroplasty is preferred for long-term prevention of recurrent acute pancreatitis in patients with pancreas divisum. J Am Coll Surg 1996;183:65–70.
- 13 Juda ZJ, Babbitt DP, Starshak RJ et al. Anatomic observations and etiologic and surgical considerations in choledochal cyst. J Pediatr Surg 1979;14:315–320.
- 14 Babbitt DP, Starshak RJ, Clemett AR. Choledochal cysts: a concept of etiology. Am J Roentgenol 1973;119:57–62.
- **15** Pushparani P, Redkar RG, Howard ER. Progressive biliary pathology associated with common pancreatobiliary channel. J Pediatr Surg 2000;35:649–651.
- 16 Jona JZ, Babbitt DP, Starshak RJ et al. Anatomic observations and etiologic and surgical considerations in choldedochal cyst. J Pediatr Surg 1979;14:315–320.
- 17 Shimotake T, Shigeyoshi A, Tomiyama H, Iwai N. DPC-4 (Smad-4) and K-ras gene mutations in biliary tract epithelium in children with anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union. J Pediatr Surg 2003;38(5):694–697.
- 18 Hu B, Gong B, Zhou DY Association of anomalous pancreatiobiliary ductal junction with gallbladder carcinoma in Chinese patients: an ERCP study. Gastrointest Endosc 2003;57(4):541–545.
- 19 Wang HP, Wu MS, Lin CC et al. Pancreaticobiliary diseases associated with anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union. Gastrointest Endosc 1998;48(2): 184–189.
- 20 Sandoh N, Shirai Y, Hatakeyama K. Incidence of anomalous union of the pancreaticobiliary ductal system in biliary cancer. Hepatogastroenterology 1997;44(18):1580–1583.
- **21** Guelrud M, Morera C, Rodriguez M, Jaen D, Pierre R. Sphincter of Oddi dysfunction in children with recurrent pancreatitis and anomalous pancreaticobiliary union: an etiological concept. Gastrointest Endosc 1999; 50(2):194–199.
- 22 Okada A, Hasegawa T, Oguchi Y, Nakamura T Recent advances in pathophysiology and surgical treatment of congenital dilatation of the bile duct. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2002;9(3):342–351.
- 23 Jung YS, Lee KJ, Kim H et al. Risk factor for extrahepatic bile duct cancer in patients with anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union. Hepatogastroenterology 2004;51(58):946–949.
- 24 Jeong JB, Whang JH, Ryu JK, Yoon YB, Kim YT. Risk factors for pancreatitis in patients with anomalous union of pancreatobiliary duct. Hepatogastroenterology 2004;51(58):1187–1190.

- 25 Schmidt HG, Bauer J, Wiessner V, Schonekas H. Endoscopic aspects of choledochoceles. Hepatogastroenterology 1996;43:143–146.
- **26** Wiseman K, Buczkowski AK, Chung SW, Francoeur J, Schaeffer D, Scudamore CH. Epidemiology, presentation, diagnosis, and outcomes of choledochal cysts in adults in an urban environment. Am J Surg 2005;189(5):527–531.
- 27 DeVries JS, de Vries S, Aronson DC et al. Choledochal cysts: age of presentation, symptoms, and late complications related to Todani's classification. J Pediatr Surg 2002;37(11):1568–1573.
- **28** Shah OJ, Shera AH, Zargar SA et al. Choledochal cysts in children and adults with contrasting profiles: 11-year experience at a tertiary care center in Kashmir. World J Surg 2009;33(11):2403–2411.
- **29** Lipsett PA, Pitt HA, Colombani PM, Boitnott JK, Cameron JL. Choledochal cyst disease: a changing pattern of presentation. Ann Surg 1994;220: 644–652.
- **30** Samuel M, Spitz L. Choledochal cyst: varied clinical presentations and long-term results of surgery. Eur J Pediatr Surg 1996;6:78–81.
- **31** Song HK, Kim MH, Myung SJ et al. Choledochal cyst associated with anomalous union of pancreaticobiliary duct has a more grave clinical course than choledochal cyst alone. Korean J Intern Med 1999;14(2):1–8.
- **32** Todani T, Watanabe Y, Narusue M, Tabuchi K, Okajima K. Congenital bile duct cysts: classification, operative procedures, and review of thirty-seven cases including cancer arising from choledochal cyst. Am J Surg 1977;134(2):263–269.
- 33 Todani T, Watanabe Y, Toki A, Morotomi Y. Classification of congenital biliary cystic disease: special reference to type Ic and IVA cysts with primary ductal stricture. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2003;10(5):340–344.
- 34 Zheng LX, Jia HB, Wu DQ et al. Experience of congenital choledochal cyst in adults: treatment, surgical procedures and clinical outcomes in the Second Affiliated Hospital of Harbin Medical University. J Korean Med Sci 2004;19(6):842–847.
- **35** Shimotakahara A, Yamataka A, Yanai T et al. Rouxen-Y hepaticojejunostomy or hepaticoduodenostomy for biliary reconstruction during the surgical treatment of choledochal cyst: which is better? Pediatr Surg Int 2005;21(1):5–7.
- **36** Delarue A, Chappuis JP, Esposito C et al. Is the appendix graft suitable for routine biliary surgery in children? J Pediatr Surg 2000;35(9):1312–1316.
- Hara H, Morita S, Ishibashi T, Sako S, Otani M, Tanigawa N. Surgical treatment for congenital biliary dilatation, with or without intrahepatic bile duct dilatation. Hepatogastroenterology 2001;48(39):638–641.

- 38 Shirkhoda A, Gore R. Anomalies and anatomic variants of the pancreas. In: Gore R, Levin M, eds. Textbook of Gastrointestinal Radiology. Philadelphia, PA: Saunders, 2000: 1754–1766.
- **39** Skandalakis JE. The pancreas. In: Skandalakis J, Gray S, eds. Embryology for Surgeons. Baltimore, MD: Williams and Wilkins, 1994: 366–404.
- **40** McNaught JB Annular pancreas: a compilation of 40 cases with a report of a new case. Am J Med Sci 1933;185:249–260.
- **41** Nijs E, Callahan MJ, Taylor GA Disorders of the pediatric pancreas: imaging features. Pediatr Radiol 2005;35:358–373.
- **42** Weber TR, Lewis JE, Mooney D, Connors R. Duodenal atresia: a comparison of techniques of repair. J Pediatr Surg 1986;21(12):1133–1136.
- **43** Aubespry P, Derlon S, Seriat-Gautier B. Congenital duodenal obstruction: a review of 82 cases. Prog Pediatr Surg 1978;11:109–124.
- 44 Shan YS, Sy ED, Lin PW. Annular pancreas with obstructive jaundice: beware of underlying neoplasm. Pancreas 2002;25(3):314–316.
- **45** Barbosa J, Dockerty MB, Waugh JM. Pancreatic heterotopia: a review of the literature and report of 41 authenticated surgical cases of which 25 were clinically significant. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1946;82:527–542.
- 46 Andronikou S, Sinclair-Smith C, Millar AJ. An enteric duplication cyst of the pancreas causing abdominal pain and pancreatitis in a child. Pediatr Surg Int 2002;18:190–192.
- 47 Bethel CA, Luquette MH, Besner GE. Cystic degeneration of heterotopic pancreas. Pediatr Surg Int 1998;13:428–430.

- **48** Lai EC, Tompkins RK. Heterotopic pancreas. Review of a 26 year experience. Am J Surg 1985;151:697–700.
- **49** Pang LC Pancreatic heterotopia: a reappraisal and clinicopathologic analysis of 32 cases. South Med J 1988;81(10):1264–1275.
- 50 Suda K, Takase M, Shiono S et al. Duodenal wall cysts may be derived from a ductal component of ectopic pancreatic tissue. Histopathology 2002;41(4):351–356.
- **51** Okada A, Higaki J, Nakamura T et al. Pancreatitis associated with choledochal cyst and other anomalies in childhood. Br J Surg 1994;82:829–832.
- 52 Mattioli G, Buffa P, Pesce F et al. Pancreatitis caused by duodenal duplication. J Pediatr Surg 1999;34(4):645–648.
- 53 Rutledge PL, Warshaw AL. Persistent acute pancreatitis. A variant treated by pancreatoduodenectomy. Arch Surg 1988;123:597–600.
- 54 Ng KY, Desmond PV, Collier N. Relapsing pancreatitis due to juxta-pancreatic duodenal duplication cyst with pancreatic ductal communication. Aust NZ J Surg 1993;63(3):224–229.
- 55 Lavine JE, Harrison M, Heyman MB. Gastrointestinal duplications causing relapsing pancreatitis in children. Gastroenterology 1989;97(6):1556–1558.
- 56 Webster J, Terry S, Humphrey D, Khan S. Anorexia and pancreatitis associated with a gastric duplication cyst of the pancreas. Surgery 2001;129(3):375–376.
- 57 Macpherson RI Gastrointestinal tract duplications: clinical, pathologic, etiologic and radiologic considerations. Radiographics 1993;13(5):1063–1080.
- 58 Siddiqui AM, Shamberger RC, Filler RM, Perez-Atayde AR, Lillehei C. Enteric duplications of the pancreatic head: definitive management by local resection. J Pediatr Surg 1998;33(7):1117–1120.

Acute Pancreatitis in Children

Mark E. Lowe¹ and Véronique D. Morinville²

¹ Department of Pediatrics, Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA ² Division of Pediatric Gastroenterology and Nutrition, Montreal Children's Hospital, Montreal, QC, Canada

Introduction

The Second International Symposium in Marseilles in 1984 defined acute pancreatitis as acute abdominal pain accompanied by the finding of increased pancreatic enzymes in blood or urine [1]. However, the pathophysiology of acute pancreatic inflammation has remained difficult to describe, partly due to the relative inaccessibility of the pancreas on physical examination, and to the frequently nonspecific nature of symptoms resulting from diseases of the pancreas. Despite these difficulties, understanding of adult pancreatitis has increased in an exponential manner in recent decades. Unfortunately, the understanding of the pediatric counterpart has lagged behind, although progress has been made in recent years.

Pediatric acute pancreatitis poses a great challenge to clinicians. Depending on the age and developmental level of a child, it can be extremely difficult to assess the nonspecific symptoms of abdominal pain and nausea or vomiting. Defining the location and nature of the pain and identifying factors that aggravate or alleviate the pain can be particularly challenging in a pediatric patient. Compounding this challenge is that many healthcare professionals do not consider pancreatitis in the differential diagnosis of pediatric abdominal pathology. Hence, children may experience symptoms from pancreatic inflammation and be labeled as suffering from "viral gastroenteritis." For all these reasons, unraveling the complexities of pediatric acute pancreatitis remains an ongoing process.

The challenges in pediatric acute pancreatitis lie in three major areas:

• potential etiologies, many of which are more particular to children;

- diagnosis, including serum biochemistry and imaging techniques;
- assessing and following for disease severity and complications.

This chapter will strive to cover these areas as they pertain to pediatric acute pancreatitis.

Incidence

The prevailing impression among pediatric specialists is that the incidence of pediatric acute acute pancreatitis is increasing. A number of population-based series have attempted to quantify the incidence of acute pancreatitis [2–8]. These studies suggest that the incidence of acute pancreatitis in children has truly increased over the past several decades. Since the initial study by Lopez showing a steady increase in the absolute number of cases of acute pancreatitis per year in a single institution, a number of other centers throughout the world have reported similar observations [2] (Table 23.1). An estimate of incidence ranged from 1 to 3 cases per 10000 children. Proposed explanations for the increasing diagnosis of acute pancreatitis in children include increased awareness that the disease occurs in children, a true rise in new cases, increased referral of children to tertiary care centers, and an increase of acute pancreatitis in children with other systemic diseases [2,9,10]. Likely, a combination of these events explains the increased incidence.

Etiology

An adult presenting with a first episode of acute pancreatitis is questioned and investigated to identify the presence of one of two major etiologies for adult acute

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 23.1 Series looking at the incidence of acute pancreatitis. Studies reporting increase in number of cases of acute pancreatitis diagnosed in children over time.

Location	Years	Author	Incidence in last year	Further study details
United States: Children's Medical Center of Dallas	1993–1998	Lopez [2]	Not reported	Total cases/yr: 5, 19, 20, 38, 79, 113 (1993–1998)
United States: Children's Hospital of Pittsburgh	1993–2004	Morinville [9]	1.3 per 10 000 children	Number of cases increased from 28 to 141 per year
Australia: Royal Children's Hospital, Melbourne	1993–2002	Nydegger [3]	0.35 per 10 000 children	Consistent, progressive increase in cases of AP per year over the study period
United States: Children's Hospital of Wisconsin	1996–2011	Werlin [5]	Not reported	Noted a consistent increase in number of AP cases over study period with the exception of 2001
Mexico: Hospital of Pediatrics, Guadalajara	1990–2005	Sanchez- Ramirez [4]	53 per 10 000 hospitalizations	Reported a nonlinear increase in new cases over the study years
United States: Yale-New Haven Hospital	1994–2007	Park [10]	8.9 per 10 000 ED visits	Increase in number of patients admitted for AP over time. Normalization to number of ED visits showed same rate per 10000 visits
United States: Healthcare Cost and Utilization Project Kids' Inpatient Database	2000-2009	Pant [6]	35 per 10 000 hospitalizations	Relied on ICD9 codes to identify 55012 patients
United States: Nationwide Emergency Department Sample	2006–2011	Pant [7]	1.6 per 10 000 ED visits	Relied on ICD9 codes to identify 78787 patients with ED visits for AP
United Kingdom: Liverpool	1999–2009	Wilkinson [8]	0.3 per 10 000 children	Identified patients by ICD10 codes from Hospital Episode Statistics database

AP, acute pancreatitis; ED, emergency department.

pancreatitis-biliary disease and alcohol ingestion. These, in fact, appear to account for the majority of cases in adults. In children, by contrast, the etiologies of acute pancreatitis are more broadly divided (Table 23.2). Table 23.3 and Fig. 23.1 summarize a number of recently published series of pediatric acute pancreatitis and the breakdown of presumed etiologies [2,5,11-17]. Of note, the large series by Benifla and Weizman included a summation of many previously published series [13]. In general, the largest categories are divided up among idiopathic (22%), trauma (17.3%), systemic (15%), structural (13.5%), and medications (10%). A large series by Tomomasa et al. [11] was not included in the Benifla and Weizman review, partially due to the large preponderance of biliaryanatomic causes reported in Japanese children [11,13]. As a child presenting to a major urban hospital may originate from any location around the globe, the Japanese experience was included in Fig. 23.1. Previously labeled "idiopathic" cases may in fact be related to unidentified infections, drugs, toxins, or trauma, and recent work on genetic influences suggests that many cases of "idiopathic" pediatric acute pancreatitis may in fact represent genetic predispositions [19]. Factors may act alone or jointly to lead to a clinical episode of acute pancreatitis.

Pathophysiology

The pathophysiology of pediatric acute pancreatitis is believed to be identical to that of adult acute pancreatitis (Chapter 18).

Investigations

The great diversity of potential etiologies of acute pancreatitis is demonstrated in Table 23.2. Clinical finesse is involved in determining which causes should be considered for each child presenting with a first episode of acute pancreatitis. Unlike many pediatric diseases, the etiology of acute pancreatitis does not vary significantly among individual age groups [20,21]. A stepwise consideration of probable, possible, and rare etiologies in conjunction with elicited history of present illness, past medical history, family history, and findings on physical examination will direct investigations and Table 23.2 Potential etiologies of acute pancreatitis. The differential list is extensive. A clinician must consider the particular patient's history of present illness, past medical history, and family history in considering the potential trigger of an attack of acute pancreatitis [2,5,10,11,14–16,20–27].

Category	Examples
Anatomic abnormalities	Annular pancreas
	Anomalous choledochopancreaticoductal junction
	Choledochal cyst, choledochocele
	Intestinal duplication or cyst
	Pancreas divisum
Biochemical abnormalities	Diabetic ketoacidosis
	Hypercalcemia (hyperparathyroidism, familial hypocalciuric hypercalcemia)
	Hypertriglyceridemia
	Uremia
Gallstone disease	Biliary sludge
	Choledocholithiasis
	Microlithiasis
Genetic	Hereditary pancreatitis: PRSS1
	SPINK1
	CFTR
	CTRC
Iatrogenic	Following ERCP
	Following liver transplant (postsurgery anatomy + medications)
	Following nongastrointestinal surgery (Fontan heart operation, spinal fusion surgery)
Idiopathic	Unidentified infections, toxins, drugs, or trauma
Inborn errors of metabolism	Acute intermittent porphyria
	Branched-chain ketoaciduria (maple syrup urine disease)
	Cationic aminoacidurias
	Cystinuria
	Glycogen storage disorders
	Homocystinuria
	3-Hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA lyase deficiency
	Pyruvate kinase deficiency
Infectious agents	Bacteria (Campylobacter fetus, Escherichia coli, Legionella, Mycoplasma pneumoniae, Salmonella typhii, Yersinia)
	Viruses (coxsackievirus, cytomegalovirus, enterovirus, echovirus, Epstein–Barr, hepatitis A, influenza A, influenza B, measles, mumps, rubella, rubeola, varicella)
	Other (Ascaris lumbricoides (obstruction), Clonorchis ninensis (obstruction), leptospirosis, malaria)
	Immunocompromised host (Mycobacterium avium intracellulare, Pneumocystis carinii, Cryptosporidium parvum)
Medications	Analgesics (acetaminophen overdose, aminosalicylic acid, sulindac, indomethacin, propoxyphene) Antacid (cimetidine, ranitidine)
	Anticonvulsants (fosphenytoin, phenytoin, valproic acid)
	Antimicrobials (erythromycin, sulfonamides, trimethoprim-sulfamethoxazole, tetracycline, isoniazid, metronidazole, nitrofurantoin, pentamidine)
	Chemotherapeutics (L-asparaginase, cytarabine)
	Diuretics (furosemide, ethacrynic acid, angiotensin-converting enzyme inhibitors, thiazides, chlorthalidone)
	illicit drugs (amphetamines, cocaine, heroin)
	Immunomodulators and anti-inflammatories (sulfasalazine, 5-aminosalicylic acid products, 6-mercaptopurine, azathioprine, gold)
	Sex hormone-related (estrogen, tamoxifen, danazol, corticosteroids)
	Others: cholestyramine, cyproheptadine, diazoxide, diphenoxylate, histamine, interleukin, methyldopa, phenformin, procainamide

Table 23.2 (Continued)

Category	Examples
Obstruction, acquired	Neoplasm-associated
	Periampullary obstruction (celiac disease, Crohn disease, mucosal inflammation)
	Sphincter of Oddi problem (stenosis; dysfunction?)
Systemic illness	Crohn disease
	Hemolytic uremic syndrome
	Henoch–Schönlein purpura
	Kawasaki syndrome
	Polyarteritis nodosum
	Sarcoidosis
	Systemic lupus erythematosus
	Sickle cell disease
Toxins	Boric acid
	Ethanol and methanol
	Methylene chloride
	Organophosphates/insecticides
	Scorpion bite
Trauma	Accidental (bicycle handlebar injury, motor vehicle accident)
	Child abuse

limit invasive and sometimes painful procedures for the pediatric patient, as well as minimize unnecessary costs.

Children in families already identified as having inherited predispositions to pancreatitis tend to be more quickly investigated for such a possibility. However, physicians should remember that a child may be the proband in a family that has never had a formal diagnosis of pancreatitis despite family members experiencing symptoms compatible with the diagnosis, or having had adult family members diagnosed with alcohol-induced pancreatitis, despite a rather small ingestion of ethanol. A large series of European families with clinical hereditary pancreatitis reported the cumulative risk of having had symptoms by age 10 years as 40.3% and by age 20 years as 72.6% [22]. Although the overall number of persons with inherited causes of acute pancreatitis is small, within these families a large majority will present within the pediatric age range. For this reason, a thorough family history for documented pancreatitis, pancreatic cancer, pancreatic insufficiency including insulin-dependent diabetes, and/or family members exhibiting symptoms that could be consistent with acute recurrent pancreatitis should be sought.

Diagnosis

In 2012, a multicenter group of pediatric gastroenterologists published a consensus statement defining acute pancreatitis in childhood [18]. The clinical diagnosis of acute pancreatitis requires the presence of at least two out of three criteria:

- a combination of abdominal pain that is consistent with pancreatic origin;
- the presence of elevated amylase or lipase or both to at least three times the upper limit of normal;
- radiological imaging with findings consistent with acute pancreatitis.

Even with these criteria the diagnosis of acute pancreatitis can present challenges for the clinician. History and physical examination findings are variable: there may be epigastric to right upper quadrant pain, left upper quadrant pain, back pain, nausea, vomiting, jaundice, tachycardia, guarding, or even signs of shock. In children under the age of 3, pain may present as increased irritability, and abdominal distension and fever were more common than in older children [15]. Furthermore, there is no absolute cut-off value for amylase and lipase above which a person definitely has acute pancreatitis and below which the diagnosis is excluded. Imaging studies are often normal. Clinicians must maintain a high degree of suspicion, especially in younger children in whom verbal communicative skills may be limited.

A particular pediatric consideration is that newborn levels of pancreatic type isoamylase are very low to nondemonstrable, and total amylase levels reach normal adult values by only approximately 8–16 months of age [29,30]. Pancreatic isoamylase activity might not even

Table 23.3 Summary of pediatric acute pancreatitis series detailing etiology in 1757 children.

	2002 Debanto [15]	2003 Choi [14]	2002 Lopez [2]	2002 Pezzelli [16]	2002 Tiao [17]	2003 Alvarez Calatayud [12]	2003 Werlin [5]	2003 Benifla (review) [13]	2009 Park [10]
Location	USA	Korea	USA	Italy	Taiwan	Spain	USA	Review	USA
Number	301	56	274	50	61	31	180	589	215 ^c
Age, mean (median) years	9.1	7.4 ^a	<1 up	(10.5)	8.8	7.9	(12.5)	9.2	13.1
Age, range years	0.1-16	$2 - 13^{b}$		2-17	2-18	2-15		0.1-21	
Male:female ratio	0.7	0.8*		1.0	NA	1.2	0.9	1.2	0.7
Etiology									
Systemic	3.5	9	48		15.0	7	14	14	9
Gallstone/biliary	10.5	14		20		16	12		22
Structural/divisum	1.5	14	<10	8	12		7.5	15	6
Infectious	3.0	9	<5	12	2	19	8	10	7
Medications/toxins	11	31	<5		7	10	12	12	22
Trauma	13.5	11	19	10	46	6.5	14	22	8
Iatrogenic/post-ERCP	3.5						5.5		4
Familial/hereditary	5.5			6			3	2	
Cystic fibrosis	3.0		0.4				0.5		1.5
Hypercalcemia	2.0		0				0	1	0.3
Hypertriglyceridemia	1.5		0				1	1	1
DKA	0.5		0.7				4.5		2
Other	6.5		0.4	10		7	10		
Idiopathic	34	13	12.5	34	20	35	8	23	17

Source: Adapted from Whitcomb and Lowe 2008 [28]. Benifla and Weizman [13] reviewed prior series published between 1965 and 1999 in Canada, Israel, Hong Kong, Switzerland, Taiwan, UK, and USA.

^a Based on 39 children. ^b Based on 16 children.

⁶ Some of the patients in this study had more than one etiology. The percentages of each etiology are calculated using the number of etiologies reported (253). For each study, the percentage of cases based on etiologic category is listed. Due to rounding, percentages may not add exactly to 100.



Figure 23.1 Etiology of acute pancreatitis in 1961 children [2,5,10–17]. In contrast to adults, where biliary tree pathology and alcohol account for more than two-thirds of cases, children have a greater spread among the etiologic categories of acute pancreatitis. Please refer to Table 23.3 for breakdown of categories in each of the included series. The series of 204 children reported by Tomomasa in 1994 was not included in the Benifla review due to the large preponderance of biliary–anatomic causes reported in Japanese children [11,13]. The Japanese experience was included in this figure.

reach adult values until the age of 10–15 years [31]. In a similar fashion, lipase values at birth are significantly lower than those observed for adults and appear to have the greatest increase within the first year of life [32,33]. Hence, in a young patient, amylase and lipase levels may not always reflect potential pancreatic inflammation, particularly if adult ranges of normal enzyme levels are used as references. In addition, as has been demonstrated in adults, absolute elevation of amylase and/or lipase does not directly correlate with clinical severity or with imaging changes [34,35]. Even so, a recent publication demonstrated that serum lipase levels less than or equal to 7 times the upper reference limit were associated with a milder course [36].

Clinical scales are used to classify adults as having mild or severe disease [37-40]. Similar scales have not been widely applied or validated in children. In an attempt to classify the potential severity of acute pancreatitis in children, the Midwest Multicenter Pancreatic Study Group developed and validated a pediatric scoring system [15], in which age (<7 years), weight (<23 kg), admission white blood count (> 18.5×10^9 /L), admission lactate dehydrogenase (>2000 IU/L), 48-hour fluid sequestration (>75 mL/ kg per 48 hours), and a 48-hour rise in urea (>5mg/dL) were each assigned a value of 1 point. Scale scores were found to correlate with disease outcome: a severe course (with associated higher morbidity and mortality) was predicted by a score of greater than 3 [15]. Subsequent authors have cautioned limitations of this severity scale [41]. More recently, a Japanese group published their experience using a pediatric version of a national acute pancreatitis severity scoring system that involves parameters collected 72 hours after onset of pancreatitis [42]. Within this system, base excess ≥ -3 or shock, $PaO_2 \leq 60$ mmHg, blood urea nitrogen (BUN) ≥40 mg/dL, lactate dehydrogenase (LDH)

≥2× upper limit of normal (ULN), platelet count ≤1×10⁵/ mm³, Ca ≤7.5 mg/dL, C-reative protein (CRP) ≥15 mg/dL, pediatric systemic inflammatory response score (SIRS) ≥3, and age <7 years and/or weight <23 kg were the factors of interest, with cut-off for predicting a severe outcome set at three criteria. They compared findings within this new scale to the Ranson, modified Glascow, and DeBanto scores and concluded that their scoring system, despite not being perfect, was sufficient to predict outcomes and identify children with severe acute pancreatitis. These few articles highlight that no single pediatric severity clinical scale has yet gained widespread acceptance and utilization, and thus pediatric severity indices represent an area of necessary research.

Imaging

Imaging methods may be helpful in (i) diagnosis, (ii) determining severity and complications, and (iii) visualizing any anatomic factors leading to acute pancreatitis.

Transabdominal ultrasonography (TUS) is widely available, relatively inexpensive, and does not expose a child to radiation or contrast agent. In a well-looking child, TUS should strongly be considered as the initial diagnostic modality in suspected acute pancreatitis. It can be performed repeatedly in almost any setting to follow the course of illness and does not require procedural sedation [43]. Ultrasonography may demonstrate enlargement of the pancreas, altered echogenicity, duct diameter abnormalities, and fluid collections (intra- or extrapancreatic) [44], as well as abnormalities of the pancreaticobiliary drainage system, including the presence of a choledochal cyst or common bile duct stones. Limitations include air within the stomach interfering with image acquisition from the body and tail of the pancreas, and differentiation of normal from abnormal pancreas in cases of pancreatitis where echogenic changes may or may not be present.

Computed tomography (CT) with contrast may be useful in more severe cases of acute pancreatitis and in order to assess for local complications [45–48]. Adult guidelines suggest using CT early in cases of diagnostic uncertainty or for assessment of acute pancreatitis severity 72–96 hours after onset of symptoms [49]. In this school of thought, CT would be best used not at initial presentation but only in necessary instances for assessment of severity in complex cases and for longer term follow-up of complications [5].

The capability of magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) (with or without secretin) to diagnose most cases of pancreas divisum, choledochal cyst, cholelithiasis, pancreaticobiliary junction anomalies, and obstructive abnormalities has decreased the use of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) for diagnostic purposes [50-57]. Some have reported limitations in the (nonsecretin-enhanced) MRCP diagnosis of anomalous pancreaticobiliary junctions and so suggest ERCP may have a role in diagnosis of these. The use of certain fruit juices as enteral negative contrast agents may offer improved quality of MRCP images [58]. Although MRCP offers imaging without radiation, there are still pediatric factors to take into consideration. Due to the relatively long duration of the procedure (15-45 minutes), younger children will require sedation, ranging from oral chloral hydrate to intravenous general anesthesia and intubation. In addition, the quality of MRCP images depends on the protocol utilized for image acquisition as well as the radiologist's interpretation of these.

When indicated, pediatric ERCP in experienced hands is reported to be as safe and effective as it is in adults [59,60]. ERCP is particularly useful in assessing pancreatic duct anatomy, abnormalities, and duct disruption [61]. Published pediatric uses include the drainage of nonresolving pancreatic pseudocysts [62], sphincterotomy [63,64], stent placement [65,66], the assessment of trauma-related pancreatic ductal injuries [67], and the management of pediatric acute recurrent pancreatitis [63,68] and chronic pancreatitis [66,69]. An important but seldom encountered indication is urgent ERCPguided removal of an impacted common bile duct stone leading to cholangitis [23,70]. Recent technological developments are making pediatric ERCP increasingly accessible [24]. Principles for determining when to perform ERCP in a child have paralleled those used in adults [60]. The obvious difficulties with ERCP include the need for sedation (typically general anesthesia), the use of ionizing radiation/fluoroscopy, and the relatively high rate of complications reported in adults.

Experience with pediatric endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) has increasingly been reported in recent years. EUS provides detailed imaging of pancreatic parenchyma and ducts without the use of radiation, but with the need for sedation. Its benefits include not only its role in imaging, but also in interventions, with the capacity to sample tissue and fluid collections through fineneedle aspiration and biopsy, as well as accomplish drainage of fluid collections such as pseudocysts [71,72]. As endoscopists increasingly become comfortable with pediatric use of EUS, its role in diagnosis and management of acute pancreatitis will become better defined.

All radiological and endoscopic tests may offer complementary information regarding the cause or complications associated with pediatric acute pancreatitis. Clinicians must weigh the potential benefits offered by an imaging technology against the drawbacks particular to each technique and decide on an algorithm for a particular patient. Typically, pediatric patients are best first assessed by TUS. Subsequently, with a prolonged acute pancreatitis course, there may be a need for either MRCP or CT to better delineate anatomy and to visualize potential complications. With the need for a therapeutic maneuver, both ERCP and EUS are becoming increasingly child-friendly and experience to date is showing them to be safe and effective.

Management

The general measures undertaken in children with acute pancreatitis are similar to those in adults. In the majority of pediatric acute pancreatitis cases, clinical improvement occurs within a few days and discharge is possible in less than a week. Several changes in management of patients with acute pancreatitis have occurred in recent years. The International Association of Pancreatology and the American Pancreatic Association have recently published guidelines regarding optimal management of acute pancreatitis in adults [49]. Studies in adults and children suggest that aggressive fluid resuscitation early in the course improves outcomes [70,73–75]. Though, details of intravenous therapy, such as volume, rate, timing and composition of the fluid are not firmly established. In one pediatric study, fluid rates 1.5-2 times maintenance in the first 24 hours shortened length of stay and severity of disease [73]. The other major change in management is the recognition that early enteral feeding, whether by mouth or feeding tube, is safe and improves outcomes [73]. Until recently, all data on early enteral feeding was in adults. Abu-El-Haija et al. reported the results of early enteral feeding in children with acute pancreatitis [76]. All patients had mild acute pancreatitis and those allowed to eat within 24 hours of admission took food orally. Early feeds did not increase pain or

length of stay. Patients with higher fat intake had significantly lower pain scores [76].

Outcomes

Overall, children generally have a mild clinical course and only a small fraction have severe complications. Pseudocysts represent the most frequent complication occurring in 10–30% of cases [4,5,13]. They typically present as a persistent abdominal discomfort, abdominal mass on physical examination, continued elevation of pancreatic enzymes, or on follow-up imaging. These pseudocysts usually resolve spontaneously and rarely require intervention: percutaneous catheter drainage (radiological placement or surgical), pancreatic duct stenting via ERCP, open surgical cyst–enteric anastomosis drainage and, perhaps, antibiotic therapy [77,78]. In expert hands, pseudocysts may be amenable to EUS intervention [72].

Despite a generally positive outcome for pediatric acute pancreatitis, 6% or fewer children develop multiorgan failure or pancreatic necrosis [23]. Some studies have found an association between particular triggers of acute pancreatitis and serious complications. As might be predicted, it appears that children who have complex medical histories, including those experiencing acute pancreatitis post liver transplantation, or in the context of a systemic disease, are more susceptible to severe and potentially fatal courses [23]. Mortality data have rarely been reported in children. Available data are listed in Table 23.4. The overall death rate for the 3899 reported patients was 6.2%. A database study from 2000 to 2009 of 55012 children hospitalized with acute pancreatitis reported a mortality rate of about 1.0% [6].

Acute Recurrent Pancreatitis

Acute recurrent pancreatitis (ARP) may be defined as at least two distinct episodes of acute pancreatitis separated by a return to normal baseline status [18]. It has been estimated that 10–35% of children have recurrent episodes of acute pancreatitis [23]. Upon the first presentation, etiologies that are amenable to therapy should be sought and, if identified, managed appropriately (including hypercalcemia, hypertriglyceridemia, biliary factors, and structural abnormalities). Any reversible cause should be eliminated whenever possible (including culprit medications). With additional attacks other investigations should be considered. Secretin-stimulated MRCP may unveil anatomic abnormalities predisposing

 Table 23.4
 Mortality data in pediatric acute pancreatitis series [3–5,10,12–17,79].

Author	Total subjects	Total deaths (percentage)	Notes about the study
Alvarez Calatayud [12]	31	9.7	3 children died as a result of shock.
			7 required surgical treatment
Benifla [13]	589	9.7	Review of 18 pediatric studies since 1965
Choi [14]	56	0	Cases between 1994 and 1999
DeBanto [15]	301	2.0	Deaths occurred in criterion hospitals only
Pezzilli [16]	50	2.0	9 cases labeled as "severe"
Tiao [17]	61	1.6	15 cases required surgery
Werlin [5]	180	6.1	All who died had underlying systemic illness
Goday [79]	331	0.3	Patients admitted to PICU with a primary diagnosis of AP
Goday [79]	1695	6.8	Patients admitted to PICU with a secondary diagnosis of AP
Park [10]	271	1.9	Only 1 of 4 deaths related to AP
Sanchez-Ramirez [4]	55	0.0	No deaths
Nydegger [3]	279	11.1	Deaths in patients with underlying disease

The table lists, whenever available, the reported mortality rates for the pediatric acute pancreatitis series listed in Table 23.3, as well as other reported series without detailed etiologies. Overall, there is a 6.2% death rate reported (240 children out of 3899 total in the 11 studies listed below). Death occurs predominantly in children with co-occurring systemic illnesses (for example, hemolytic uremic syndrome or leukemia). In the series by Tiao, the single death was in a patient with acute necrotizing pancreatitis following L-asparaginase treatment for leukemia [17]. In the series by Pezzelli, the patient who died had developed multiorgan failure [16]. In the series by Goday, the percentage mortality is significantly higher in children admitted to the ICU with a primary diagnosis other than acute pancreatitis versus those admitted with a diagnosis of acute pancreatitis [79].

PICU, pediatric intensive care unit; AP, acute pancreatitis.

to ARP. A recurrence of an "idiopathic" attack of acute pancreatitis should direct the physician to seek for genetic predispositions via one-time comprehensive genetic testing [19,24]. A recent single-study retrospective review found that almost half of children with ARP having genetic testing had at least one mutation identified in *PRSS1*, *SPINK1*, or *CFTR* [25]. In another large multicenter study, almost half of patients with ARP had mutations in *PRSS1*, *SPINK1*, *CFTR*, or *CTRC* [76]. Since not all patients had genetic testing or were screened for fewer than four genes in this latter study, the percentage of patients harboring gene mutations is likely higher. In the same study, 75% of patients with chronic

References

- Banks PA, Bradley EL, III, Dreiling DA et al. Classification of pancreatitis – Cambridge and Marseille. Gastroenterology 1985;89:928–930.
- **2** Lopez MJ. The changing incidence of acute pancreatitis in children: a single-institution perspective. J Pediatr 2002;140:622–624.
- 3 Nydegger A, Heine RG, Ranuh R et al. Changing incidence of acute pancreatitis: 10-year experience at the Royal Children's Hospital, Melbourne. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007;22:1313–1316.
- **4** Sanchez-Ramirez CA, Larrosa-Haro A, Flores-Martinez S et al. Acute and recurrent pancreatitis in children: etiological factors. Acta Paediatr 2007;96:534–537.
- 5 Werlin SL, Kugathasan S, Frautschy BC. Pancreatitis in children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2003;37:591–595.
- **6** Pant C, Deshpande A, Olyaee M et al. Epidemiology of acute pancreatitis in hospitalized children in the United States from 2000–2009. PLoS ONE 2014;9:e95552.
- 7 Pant C, Deshpande A, Sferra TJ et al. Emergency department visits for acute pancreatitis in children: results from the Nationwide Emergency Department Sample 2006–2011. J Invest Med 2015;63:646–648.
- 8 Wilkinson DJ, Mehta N, Hennessey I et al. Early cholecystectomy in children with gallstone pancreatitis reduces readmissions. J Pediatr Surg 2015;50: 1293–1296.
- 9 Morinville VD, Barmada MM, Lowe ME. Increasing incidence of acute pancreatitis at an American pediatric tertiary care center: is greater awareness among physicians responsible? Pancreas 2009;39:5–8.
- **10** Park A, Latif SU, Shah AU et al. Changing referral trends of acute pancreatitis in children: a 12-year single-center analysis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2009;49:316–322.
- 11 Tomomasa T, Tabata M, Miyashita M et al. Acute pancreatitis in Japanese and Western children: etiologic comparisons. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 1994;19:109–110.

pancreatitis had genetic mutations. Mutational analysis is now commercially available for these genetic loci. It is anticipated that a high proportion of children with ARP and chronic pancreatitis will have genetic predispositions eventually identified. Along with mutational analysis, a comprehensive search for rare causes of acute pancreatitis is typically indicated. As it is believed that recurrent attacks of acute pancreatitis may eventually lead to morphological changes of chronic pancreatitis, prevention of further pancreatic injury is a key interventional goal, and identification of etiologic factors represents the first step.

- 12 Alvarez Calatayud G, Bermejo F, Morales JL et al. Acute pancreatitis in childhood. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2003;95:40–44, 5–8.
- 13 Benifla M, Weizman Z. Acute pancreatitis in childhood: analysis of literature data. J Clin Gastroenterol 2003;37:169–172.
- 14 Choi BH, Lim YJ, Yoon CH et al. Acute pancreatitis associated with biliary disease in children. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2003;18:915–921.
- 15 DeBanto JR, Goday PS, Pedroso MR et al. Acute pancreatitis in children. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97:1726–1731.
- **16** Pezzilli R, Morselli-Labate AM, Castellano E et al. Acute pancreatitis in children. An Italian multicentre study. Dig Liver Dis 2002;34:343–348.
- 17 Tiao MM, Chuang JH, Ko SF et al. Pancreatitis in children: clinical analysis of 61 cases in southern Taiwan. Chang Gung Med J 2002;25:162–168.
- 18 Morinville VD, Husain SZ, Bai H et al. Definitions of pediatric pancreatitis and survey of present clinical practices. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2012;55: 261–265.
- 19 Poddar U, Yachha SK, Mathias A et al. Genetic predisposition and its impact on natural history of idiopathic acute and acute recurrent pancreatitis in children. Dig Liver Dis 2015;47:709–714.
- 20 Park AJ, Latif SU, Ahmad MU et al. A comparison of presentation and management trends in acute pancreatitis between infants/toddlers and older children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2010;51: 167–170.
- **21** Kandula L, Lowe ME. Etiology and outcome of acute pancreatitis in infants and toddlers. J Pediatr 2008;152(1):106–110.
- 22 Howes N, Lerch MM, Greenhalf W et al. Clinical and genetic characteristics of hereditary pancreatitis in Europe. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;2:252–261.

- **23** Bai HX, Lowe ME, Husain SZ. What have we learned about acute pancreatitis in children? J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2011;52:262–270.
- 24 Koziel D, Gluszek S, Kowalik A et al. Genetic mutations in SPINK1, CFTR, CTRC genes in acute pancreatitis. BMC Gastroenterol 2015;15:70.
- **25** Vue PM, McFann K, Narkewicz MR. Genetic mutations in pediatric pancreatitis. Pancreas 2016;45(7):992–996.
- 26 Schwarzenberg SJ, Bellin M, Husain SZ et al. Pediatric chronic pancreatitis is associated with genetic risk factors and substantial disease burden. J Pediatr 2015;166:890–896;e1.
- 27 Husain SZ, Morinville V, Pohl J et al. Toxic-metabolic risk factors in pediatric pancreatitis: recommendations for diagnosis, management and future research. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2016;62(4):609–617.
- 28 Whitcomb D, Lowe ME. Pancreatitis: acute and chronic. In: Kleinman RE, Sanderson IR, Goulet O, Sherman PM, Mieli-Vergani G, Shneider BL, eds. Pediatric Gastrointestinal Disease, Vol.1, 5th edn. Hamilton, Ontario: BC Decker, 2008:1213–1220.
- 29 . Otsuki M, Yuu H, Saeki S et al. The characteristics of amylase activity and the isoamylase pattern in serum and urine of infants and children. Eur J Pediatr 1977;125:175–180.
- **30** Tye JG, Karn RC, Merritt AD. Differential expression of salivary (Amy1) and pancreatic (Amy2) human amylase loci in prenatal and postnatal development. J Med Genet 1976;13:96–102.
- **31** Skude G, Wehlin L, Ohashi K. Serum isoamylase pattern in obstructive pancreatic disease. Scand J Gastroenterol 1977;12:673–676.
- 32 Carrere J, Estevenon JP, Guy-Crotte O et al. Physiologically elevated concentration of serum trypsin-like immunoreactivity in newborns. Comparison with lipase. Biol Neonate 1986;49:113–120.
- 33 Cleghorn G, Durie P, Benjamin L et al. The ontogeny of serum immunoreactive pancreatic lipase and cationic trypsinogen in the premature human infant. Biol Neonate 1988;53:10–16.
- 34 Lankisch PG, Otto J. Salivary isoamylase in duodenal aspirates. Dig Dis Sci 1986;31:1299–1302.
- **35** Coffey MJ, Nightingale S, Ooi CY. Diagnosing acute pancreatitis in children: what is the diagnostic yield and concordance for serum pancreatic enzymes and imaging within 96 h of presentation? Pancreatology 2014;14:251–256.
- 36 Coffey MJ, Nightingale S, Ooi CY. Serum lipase as an early predictor of severity in pediatric acute pancreatitis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2013;56:602–608.
- **37** Blamey SL, Imrie CW, O'Neill J et al. Prognostic factors in acute pancreatitis. Gut 1984;25:1340–1346.

- **38** Knaus WA, Draper EA, Wagner DP et al. APACHE II: a severity of disease classification system. Crit Care Med 1985;13:818–829.
- **39** Larvin M, McMahon MJ. APACHE-II score for assessment and monitoring of acute pancreatitis. Lancet 1989;2:201–205.
- 40 Ranson JH. Etiological and prognostic factors in human acute pancreatitis: a review. Am J Gastroenterol 1982;77:633–638.
- **41** Lautz TB, Chin AC, Radhakrishnan J. Acute pancreatitis in children: spectrum of disease and predictors of severity. J Pediatr Surg 2011;46:1144–1149.
- **42** Suzuki M, Saito N, Naritaka N et al. Scoring system for the prediction of severe acute pancreatitis in children. Pediatr Int 2015;57:113–118.
- **43** Petersen C, Goetz A, Burger D et al. Surgical therapy and follow-up of pancreatitis in children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 1997;25:204–209.
- **44** Chao HC, Lin SJ, Kong MS et al. Sonographic evaluation of the pancreatic duct in normal children and children with pancreatitis. J Ultrasound Med 2000;19:757–763.
- 45 Vaughn DD, Jabra AA, Fishman EK. Pancreatic disease in children and young adults: evaluation with CT. Radiographics 1998;18:1171–1187.
- **46** King LR, Siegel MJ, Balfe DM. Acute pancreatitis in children: CT findings of intra-and extrapancreatic fluid collections. Radiology 1995;195:196–200.
- **47** Balthazar EJ, Robinson DL, Megibow AJ et al. Acute pancreatitis: value of CT in establishing prognosis. Radiology 1990;174:331–336.
- **48** Balthazar EJ. Acute pancreatitis: assessment of severity with clinical and CT evaluation. Radiology 2002;223:603–613.
- **49** Working Group IAPAPAAPG. IAP/APA evidencebased guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13:e1–15.
- 50 Matos C, Metens T, Deviere J et al. Pancreatic duct: morphologic and functional evaluation with dynamic MR pancreatography after secretin stimulation. Radiology 1997;203:435–441.
- 51 Matos C, Metens T, Deviere J et al. Pancreas divisum: evaluation with secretin-enhanced magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography. Gastrointest Endosc 2001;53:728–733.
- 52 Metreweli C, So NM, Chu WC et al. Magnetic resonance cholangiography in children. Br J Radiol 2004;77:1059–1064.
- **53** Hirohashi S, Hirohashi R, Uchida H et al. Pancreatitis: evaluation with MR cholangiopancreatography in children. Radiology 1997;203:411–415.
- 54 Shimizu T, Suzuki R, Yamashiro Y et al. Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in assessing the cause of acute pancreatitis in children. Pancreas 2001;22:196–199.

- 55 Kim MJ, Han SJ, Yoon CS et al. Using MR cholangiopancreatography to reveal anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union in infants and children with choledochal cysts. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2002;179:209–214.
- **56** Arcement CM, Meza MP, Arumanla S et al. MRCP in the evaluation of pancreaticobiliary disease in children. Pediatr Radiol 2001;31:92–97.
- **57** Hwang JY, Yoon HK, Kim KM. Characteristics of pediatric pancreatitis on magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography. Pediatr Gastroenterol Hepatol Nutr 2015;18:73–84.
- 58 Bittman ME, Callahan MJ. The effective use of acai juice, blueberry juice and pineapple juice as negative contrast agents for magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in children. Pediatr Radiol 2014;44:883–887.
- 59 Varadarajulu S, Wilcox CM, Hawes RH et al. Technical outcomes and complications of ERCP in children. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;60:367–371.
- **60** Halvorson L, Halsey K, Darwin P et al. The safety and efficacy of therapeutic ERCP in the pediatric population performed by adult gastroenterologists. Dig Dis Sci 2013;58:3611–3619.
- **61** Lin TK, Barth BA. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in pediatrics. Techn Gastrointest Endosc 2013;15:41–46.
- 62 Patty I, Kalaoui M, Al-Shamali M et al. Endoscopic drainage for pancreatic pseudocyst in children. J Pediatr Surg 2001;36:503–505.
- **63** Graham KS, Ingram JD, Steinberg SE et al. ERCP in the management of pediatric pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 1998;47:492–495.
- **64** Zargar SA, Javid G, Khan BA et al. Endoscopic sphincterotomy in the management of bile duct stones in children. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98:586–589.
- **65** Bickerstaff KI, Britton BJ, Gough MH. Endoscopic palliation of malignant biliary obstruction in a child. Br J Surg 1989;76:1092–1093.
- **66** Oracz G, Pertkiewicz J, Kierkus J et al. Efficiency of pancreatic duct stenting therapy in children with chronic pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2014;80:1022–1029.
- **67** Rescorla FJ, Plumley DA, Sherman S et al. The efficacy of early ERCP in pediatric pancreatic trauma. J Pediatr Surg 1995;30:336–340.

- **68** Hsu RK, Draganov P, Leung JW et al. Therapeutic ERCP in the management of pancreatitis in children. Gastrointest Endosc 2000;51:396–400.
- **69** Kargl S, Kienbauer M, Duba HC et al. Therapeutic step-up strategy for management of hereditary pancreatitis in children. J Pediatr Surg 2015;50: 511–514.
- 70 Gardner TB, Vege SS, Chari ST et al. Faster rate of initial fluid resuscitation in severe acute pancreatitis diminishes in-hospital mortality. Pancreatology 2009;9:770–776.
- 71 Ramesh J, Bang JY, Trevino J et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of pancreatic fluid collections in children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2013;56:30–35.
- 72 Jazrawi SF, Barth BA, Sreenarasimhaiah J. Efficacy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts in a pediatric population. Dig Dis Sci 2011;56:902–908.
- 73 Szabo FK, Fei L, Cruz LA et al. Early enteral nutrition and aggressive fluid resuscitation are associated with improved clinical outcomes in acute pancreatitis. J Pediatr 2015;167:397–402;e1.
- 74 Gardner TB, Vege SS, Pearson RK et al. Fluid resuscitation in acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;6:1070–1076.
- **75** Warndorf MG, Kurtzman JT, Bartel MJ et al. Early fluid resuscitation reduces morbidity among patients with acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9:705–709.
- 76 Abu-El-Haija M, Wilhelm R, Heinzman C et al. Early enteral nutrition in children with acute pancreatitis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2016;62(3):453–456.
- 77 Guenther L, Hardt PD, Collet P. Review of current therapy of pancreatic pseudocysts. Zeitschr Gastroenterol 2015;53:125–135.
- **78** Ukai T, Shikata S, Inoue M et al. Early prophylactic antibiotics administration for acute necrotizing pancreatitis: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2015;22:316–321.
- 79 Goday PS, Wakeham M, Kuhn EM et al. Acute pancreatitis in the pediatric intensive care unit. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2015;61:108–112.

230

Acute Pancreatitis Associated With Metabolic Disorders, Infectious Diseases, or Drugs

Ali A. Aghdassi and Markus M. Lerch

Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

Introduction

Excessive alcohol consumption and gallstones are by far the most frequent etiologic factors for acute pancreatitis, accounting for up to 70% of all cases. The remaining 30% are patients where no triggering event can be identified (idiopathic pancreatitis, approximately 15%). In 15%, rare causes are identified in association with acute pancreatitis. These include anatomical variants, metabolic disorders, drugs, tumors, genetic abnormalities, and infectious diseases. In this chapter we review some of the rarer causes of acute pancreatitis.

Metabolic Diseases

Hyperlipidemia and hypercalcemia are the best-known metabolic causes for acute pancreatitis. To a lesser extent, diabetic ketoacidosis (DKA), a severe complication of diabetes mellitus, can cause pancreatitis [1,2].

Hypercalcemia

Hypercalcemia often results from primary hyperparathyroidism, a disorder of the parathyroid glands that is defined by an inappropriate secretion of parathyroid hormone (PTH) [2]. Elevated calcium levels affect other organs, including the gastrointestinal tract. However, determination of the incidence of hyperparathyroidismrelated pancreatitis is difficult because patients often harbor comorbidities such as concomitant alcohol abuse, cholecystolithiasis, or hypertriglyceridemia. In many cases a definite assignment of the etiology of acute pancreatitis is not possible because patients have additional risk factors for acute pancreatitis. A coincidence of pancreatitis has been observed in 1.5–6.8% of patients with primary hyperparathyroidism, for example. The highest incidences were reported from India where a higher predisposition for (tropical) calcific pancreatitis was also observed [3,4]. Mean serum calcium levels are higher in patients with primary hyperparathyroidism and coexisting acute pancreatitis (12.8–13.3 mg/dL) compared to individuals with hyperparathyroidism who do not develop pancreatitis (11.6–12.1 g/dL) [3,5,6].

Hypercalcemia resulting in acute pancreatitis may also be attributed to unrelated disorders of the parathyroid glands, although these cases are extremely rare. Reports of malignant tumors [7,8] and iatrogenic causes of hypercalcemia such as calcium-containing infusions during cardiac surgery [9] or for parenteral nutrition [10] show that high circulating calcium levels predispose to pancreatitis.

The molecular mechanisms of hypercalcemia-induced pancreatitis are gradually being resolved. Ca^{2+} is important for intracellular signaling and homeostasis. Disturbances in intracellular calcium levels impair its signaling function and high cytosolic levels within the exocrine acinar cells trigger premature protease activation [11,12]. Blocking the uptake of calcium into the cells or chelation of intracellular ionized Ca^{2+} largely prevents digestive zymogen activation and pancreatic damage [13,14]. Several clinical trials have been set up to investigate the possibility of reducing the incidence and severity of pancreatitis by interfering with the intracellular effects of calcium.

Hypertriglyceridemia

It is known that elevated lipid levels are associated with cardiovascular diseases. However, hyperlipidemia is also a rare but well-established cause of acute pancreatitis as

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

demia (defined as a serum concentration of 500– 2000 mg/dL) [15]. Normal triglyceride levels for adults should be less than 150 mg/dL [16]. Acute pancreatitis secondary to hypertriglyceridemia

is seen in between 1.3% and 3.8% of patients [17–19]. Typically, triglyceride levels above 1000 mg/dL (or 11.4 mmol/L) precipitate acute pancreatitis with a risk of around 5%. Triglyceride levels exceeding 2000 mg/dL more than double that risk to 10–20%.

Plasma triglycerides can be of exogenous or endogenous origin. Normally, dietary triglycerides are the main source and form the main lipid component in very lowdensity lipoproteins (VLDL). Once hydrolyzed in the small intestine they are resorbed and incorporated into chylomicrons and transported via lymphatic vessels to peripheral tissues for further utilization [19,20]. Cells of all parenchymal tissues secrete lipoprotein lipase that hydrolyze triglycerides and surface components of chylomicrons and VLDL to release free fatty acids for energy supply. Fatty acids are converted to fatty acid ethyl esters (FAEE) by carboxylester lipase (CEL), an enzyme also expressed in pancreatic acinar cells. FAEE themselves exert toxic direct effects on cells and also raise intracellular Ca²⁺ concentrations that further promote cellular damage [21].

Patients with hypertriglyceridemia often have a concomitant history of diabetes mellitus (72%), hyperlipidemia (I, IV, and V according to Fredrickson's classification, 77%), alcohol abuse (23%), or gallstones (7%). Triglyceride levels are also elevated in the setting of DKA [18,22]. Typically, a lipid abnormality presents as a secondary factor (obesity, diabetes mellitus) whereas isolated hyperlipidemia (usually type I or V) is much less common [20]. Moreover, mild to moderate hypertriglyceridemia is not infrequently seen in alcoholic pancreatitis patients as a secondary effect of excessive alcohol consumption and this is much more common than hyperlipidemia-induced pancreatitis in association with primary or inherited forms of hypertriglyceridemia. Clinically, alcohol abuse still needs to be ruled out as the cause of acute pancreatitis whenever hypertriglyceridemia is diagnosed [20,23].

Diagnosis of hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis needs to be established early after disease onset because serum triglycerides levels usually fall rapidly after fasting periods and hypocaloric intravenous volume therapy [20].

It still remains controversial whether hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis tends to have a more severe course. Some data indicate that severe acute pancreatitis and organ complications may be more frequent in the presence of hypertriglyceridemia [23].

Initial treatment of hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis is the same as for other etiologies and includes fluid resuscitation, analgesia, and controlled oral food intake. In cases of severe acute pancreatitis and sustained excessive elevation of triglyceride levels lipid apheresis might be considered as a therapeutic option, but a clear benefit has not been consistently shown [24]. Emphasis should be laid on lifestyle modifications and lipid-lowering agents, fibrates in the first line, to prevent further attacks of pancreatitis [16].

Diabetic Ketoacidosis

Acute pancreatitis can arise as a severe complication of DKA with a risk of a high mortality. Unfortunately it is often overlooked because abdominal pain or peritoneal irritation can result from ketoacidosis. Secondly hyperlipasemia/-amylasemia might be unspecifically elevated. Acute pancreatitis occurs in at least 10–15% of patients with DKA [22]. It has also been reported during nonketoacidotic hyperosmolar coma but this is very rare. The pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis in DKA is often attributed to hypertriglyceridemia that frequently occurs in parallel. Normally, hypertriglyceridemia is transient and resolves once DKA is corrected [22].

Infectious Diseases

Data regarding the influence of microorganisms on acute pancreatitis and their incidence are rare and almost exclusively based on case reports. Sometimes it is not entirely clear whether other causes have been ruled out. Patients with acute pancreatitis based on an infectious agent often have a coexistent immunocompromising disorder or diabetes. The microbes involved include bacteria, viruses, fungi, and parasites (Table 24.1) [25].

Bacteria

Numerous bacterial pathogens have been mentioned as causing acute pancreatitis but mostly they are described in single case presentations. Reports exist on *Mycoplasma, Legionella, Leptospira, Salmonella, Campylobacter,* and *Brucella* species as well as *Mycobacteria tuberculosis.* The pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis is most likely related to released bacterial toxins. Antimicrobial treatment was initiated upon diagnosis of bacteria-related acute pancreatitis in the majority of cases. However, some reports mention a resolution of pancreatitis with only symptomatic treatment.

Table 24.1 Infectious agents associated with	acute pancreatitis.
--	---------------------

Bacteria	Viruses	Fungi	Parasites
Mycoplasma pneumoniae	Paramyxovirus	Aspergillus	Ascaris lumbricoides
Legionella pneumophila	Hepatitis virus A–C, E	Candida albicans	Toxoplasma gondii
Salmonella enteritidis	Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)		Cryptosporidium parvum
Campylobacter jejuni	Varicella zoster virus Coxsackievirus (most severe)		Plasmodium falciparum
Leptospira interrogans	Herpes simplex virus		Strongyloides stercoralis
Brucella melitensis	Cytomegalovirus		Fasciola hepatica
Mycobacterium tuberculosis	Influenza virus (H1N1)		Clonorchis sinensis

Viruses

Of all the infectious agents, most reports exist on mumps virus and its relation to acute pancreatitis. Paramyxovirus causes mumps and although this disease usually has a mild course, pancreatitis was reported in around 4% of mumps patients [26,27].

The association between hepatitis A, B, and C viruses and acute pancreatitis has also been described. Hepatitis E infections are increasingly diagnosed in Western countries and reports on associated acute pancreatitis have been published [28]. Acute pancreatitis usually has a favorable outcome when related to viral hepatitis.

Human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-positive patients with the diagnosis of acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) are also at risk for acute pancreatitis. So far, data are not conclusive whether these patients suffer from a more severe course of the disease. Severe acute pancreatitis was reported in 10–50% of patients with AIDS [29]. Modern therapeutic regimens for HIV/AIDS are associated with a much lower incidence of acute pancreatitis and a lesser degree of severity than earlier regimes that included the use of high pentamidine and didanosine concentrations [30].

By far the greatest severity of pancreatitis via a non-HIV virus is that associated with coxsackievirus B infections, for which experimental animal models have also been established. Other suspected viruses include varicella zoster virus, causing chickenpox [30], influenza [31], herpes simplex, Epstein–Barr, and cytomegalovirus [25].

Fungi

Data on fungal infections causing acute pancreatitis are extremely rare; more often fungi manifest as a late infectious complication of severe acute pancreatitis with infected necrosis. *Candida* sp. is the most common fungal microorganism that is seen secondary to pancreatitis [32]. There is one review that mentions *Aspergillus* species as a potential causative agent for pancreatitis [25]. Most fungal infections involving the pancreas are superinfections of pancreatic or extrapancreatic necrosis and thus secondary events. Once they occur they have a negative effect on outcome and mortality. Prior antibiotic treatment of (bacterially) infected necrosis does not appear to increase the rate of fungal infection of necrosis.

Parasites

Some case reports exist on acute pancreatitis caused by *Toxoplasma*, *Cryptosporidium*, *Ascaris*, *Plasmodium falciparum* infections or helminths (*Strongyloides*) [25,33,34]. An immunomediated mechanism is discussed as being the underlying mechanism but even immunocompetent individuals can develop pancreatitis. For parasites such as *Ascaris lumbricoides*, *Fasciola hepatica*, and *Clonorchis sinensis* the disease mechanism is identical to that of gallstone-induced pancreatitis: impaction in the duodenal papilla and obstruction of the pancreatic duct. They account for up to 5% of cases of "biliary" pancreatitis in some parts of Asia and China and endoscopic removal of the parasite from the papilla remains the therapy of choice.

Drug-Related Diseases

According to the World Health Organization (WHO) more than 525 drugs have been reported to cause acute pancreatitis as a potential side-effect. It is expected that the number of medications will increase in parallel with the approval of new drugs and accumulating case reports [35]. However, the level of evidence differs as knowledge is essentially extrapolated from case reports with varying strength in quality [36,37]. By definition, case reports only produce the lowest level of evidence in epidemiological studies. Moreover, drug-related acute pancreatitis is usually not accompanied by other clinical

or laboratory signs of adverse drug reactions, such as a rash, lymphadenopathy, or eosinophilia. Therefore diagnosis is often difficult to establish [38]. A rechallenge with the suspected drug and induction of an additional attack of pancreatitis (after initial withdrawal) allows researchers to conclude potential causality but is not definitive proof. Apart from this challenge, ethical considerations limit the use of re-exposure to a drug in order to trigger a second attack of pancreatitis with its potential complications.

The incidence of drug-induced pancreatitis is low and is estimated to account for 0.1–2% of all cases [39,40]. Very young and older people, women, and patients with immunosuppressive disorders (such as HIV) or inflammatory bowel disorders are at higher risk. Risk increases in these groups by up to fourfold and is most probably related to immune-mediated reactions and the types of drugs prescribed for these disorders [35,37,41].

There are different ways to classify drugs according to their risk of causing adverse events. With regard to acute pancreatitis the classification model of Badalov and coworkers from 2007 is currently the most frequently used. It subdivides drugs into four groups (class I–IV), based on the quality of published evidence for each agent reported as having caused acute pancreatitis [42]:

- *Class I:* Group with the highest level of evidence and the presence of a positive rechallenge test for the drug. Class I drugs can be further subdivided into those in which other potential causes for acute pancreatitis (i.e., alcohol, gallstones, hypertriglyceridemia) have been ruled out (Ia) and those where other causes were not excluded in the relevant reports (Ib).
- *Class II*: At least four case reports for the particular drug are required. In addition, ≥75% of the cases must show a consistent drug latency, meaning that time of onset of pancreatitis is within a reasonable time frame after drug consumption. The mean interval between initial drug intake and start of symptoms is around 5 weeks, with a wide range of 2–36 weeks [43].
- *Class III*: At least two case reports exist but there is neither a consistent latency among the cases nor a published rechallenge test.
- *Class IV*: Weakest level of evidence based on a single case report, no rechallenge test was done.

Alternatively, drug-related adverse effects are classified by application of the Bradford Hill criteria. Nine different criteria evaluate the evidence of causation and one of them is the claim for biological plausibility, meaning that the proposed causality must have been shown in an experimental laboratory setting [44].

A third classification system groups drugs according to a definite, probable, or possible causality for an adverse reaction. The main characteristics include (i) a reasonable temporal relationship from drug intake to onset of symptoms, (ii) a known underlying pharmacological mechanism, (iii) presence or absence of other causes for the particular side-effect, and (iv) recurrent disease after rechallenge [45]. Depending on the quality of the case report, it can happen that a suspected medication might be classified once as a definite and once as a probable risk factor [37].

The underlying mechanism of drug injury on the pancreas is likely based on idiosyncratic reactions. This type of reaction is characterized as being unpredictable, dose independent, and with varying latency. From a pathophysiological point of view idiosyncratic reactions are often mediated by an immunologic or cytotoxic mechanism of the specific compound or its metabolites. Unfortunately, they are difficult to reproduce in experimental animal models, whereas effects of intrinsic toxicity are mimicked more easily. Intrinsic toxicity implies organ damage in a dose-dependent way and is usually seen as toxicity after drug overdoses. With regard to the pancreas there are only a few reports based on an intrinsic mechanism covering acetaminophen, erythromycin, and carbamazepine [42].

A list of drugs often named in association with acute pancreatitis is given in Box 24.1. In addition, some of the most frequently cited drugs and their corresponding potential pathophysiological mechanisms are discussed here.

Nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAID) have been proposed to induce acute pancreatitis, probably due to inhibition of prostaglandins. Prostaglandins seem to have a protective and membrane-stabilizing effect on pancreatic cells, as shown in experimental models [35,46]. The highest risks were reported for diclofenac (odds ratio [OR] 5.0) and the lowest for naproxen (OR 1.1). Use of selective COX-2 inhibitors can lower the risk for acute pancreatitis [37,47] and unselective NSAID given prophylactically as suppositories have been shown to lower the rate of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP)-induced pancreatitis, at least in very high-risk patients.

Estrogens, which are also used in oral contraceptives, may induce acute pancreatitis by reducing lipoprotein lipase activity, which then increases serum triglycerides and fatty acids. These components are known to be precipitating factors for acute pancreatitis [48].

Angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors such as captopril, enalapril, lisinopril, and others decrease degradation of bradykinins that are released during acute pancreatitis. Bradykinins cause a local angioedema that could favor tissue edema or pancreatic duct obstruction and subsequent organ damage. There is also evidence for a direct toxic effect of ACE inhibitors on the pancreas [49,50].

Box 24.1 Drugs definitely and probably associated with acute pancreatitis

Definite association

- Asparaginase
- Azathioprine
- Carbamazepine
- Cytarabine
- Didanosine
- Enalapril
- Erythromycin
- Estrogens
- Furosemide
- Lamivudine
- Mercaptopurine
- Mesalamine
- Opiates
- Pentamidine
- Pravastatin
- Steroids
- Sulfasalazine
- Trimethoprim/sulfamethoxazole
- Tetracycline
- Valproic acid

Probable association

- Cyclopenthiazide
- Oxaliplatin
- Mesalazine
- Rifampin
- Octreotide
- Metformin
- Hydrochlorothiazide
- Propofol
- Tamoxifen

Source: Adapted from Nitsche et al. 2012 [37] and Hung and Abreu Lanfranco 2014 [35].

Several studies report on the side-effects of azathioprine and 6-mercaptopurine, and these include acute pancreatitis. Interestingly azathioprine-induced pancreatitis is almost never reported outside the field of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), especially Crohn disease [37]. Presumably the drug's toxicity is associated with the underlying disease. Affected individuals carry an up to 8- to 13-fold increased risk of acute pancreatitis [51,52]. With regard to 6-mercaptopurine, 3.25–6% of patients with IBD being treated with that drug develop acute pancreatitis [53,54]. It is noteworthy that 5-aminosalicylic acid (OR 0.7) and sulfasalazine (OR 1.5), which are also frequently used for IBD treatment, were not associated with significantly increased pancreatitis risk in a recent report [55].

3-Hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-coenzyme A (HMG-CoA) reductase inhibitors (commonly known as statins), such as simvastatin, pravastatin, and atorvastatin, are thought to have direct toxic effects and in a number of cases drug interactions involving cytochrome P450 3A4 (CYP3A4) seem to contribute to pancreatitis [50,56]. However the overall risk for acute pancreatitis is rather low with an OR ranging from 1.01 to 2.02, so statins seem to be of low importance for drug-induced pancreatitis [56].

Nucleoside reverse transcriptase inhibitors, such as didanosine, lamivudine, and stavudine, have a toxic effect on the pancreas. In addition they cause metabolic disturbances [50]. HIV patients with a low CD4 count are at a higher risk [37].

Consumption of valproic acid or other antiepileptic drugs is associated with an increased risk for acute pancreatitis, presumably mediated by direct toxic effects and an increase in reactive oxygen species [37,50]. According to recent studies and in contrast to older reports, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors (SSRI) do not increase the risk of acute pancreatitis [57].

Soon after introduction of incretin mimetics (glucagon-like peptide-1 [GLP-1] agonists) safety concerns arose about the potential of acute pancreatitis as a sideeffect, especially for exenatide and sitagliptin. Reports were also published on dipeptidyl-peptidase-4 (DPP-4) inhibitors [58,59]. Recent analyses failed to find an unequivocal effect on the incidence of pancreatitis and were explained by the fact that people with diabetes already at increased risk of developing acute pancreatitis [35,60,61]. A higher prevalence of gallstone disease or hypertriglyceridemia is also seen in this patient group [62]. Summing up, the role of incretin mimetics is not conclusively answered: preexisting risk factors such as diabetes mellitus and cardiovascular disorders explain most pancreatitis cases in this group and the large safety trials on DPP-4 inhibitors have largely calmed the initial concerns about an association with pancreatitis [63].

For all drug-associated forms of pancreatitis management consists of drug discontinuation and supportive care, as for other types of acute pancreatitis. If necessary, a drug of a different class will be selected for further therapy. However, drug-induced pancreatitis remains a rare entity and physicians should at first rule out other causes of acute pancreatitis including occult gallstone disease [64], immoderate alcohol consumption [65], and underlying genetic changes [66]. A critical review of the patient's medication profile is mandatory before assuming a drug to be causative for pancreatitis.

References

- Testoni PA. Acute recurrent pancreatitis: Etiopathogenesis, diagnosis and treatment. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(45):16891–16901.
- **2** Bai HX, Giefer M, Patel M, Orabi AI, Husain SZ. The association of primary hyperparathyroidism with pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2012;46(8):656–661.
- **3** Jacob JJ, John M, Thomas N et al. Does hyperparathyroidism cause pancreatitis? A South Indian experience and a review of published work. ANZ J Surg 2006;76(8):740–744.
- Bess MA, Edis AJ, van Heerden JA.
 Hyperparathyroidism and pancreatitis. Chance or a causal association? JAMA 1980;243(3):246–247.
- 5 Koppelberg T, Bartsch D, Printz H, Hasse C, Rothmund M. [Pancreatitis in primary hyperparathyroidism (pHPT) is a complication of advanced pHPT]. Dtsch Med Wochenschr 1994;119(20):719–724.
- 6 Carnaille B, Oudar C, Pattou F, Combemale F, Rocha J, Proye C. Pancreatitis and primary hyperparathyroidism: forty cases. Aust N Z J Surg 1998;68(2):117–119.
- 7 Nabi G, Dogra PN, Chowdhary A. Renal cell carcinoma presenting as acute pancreatitis. Urol Int 2002;68(3):202–203.
- 8 Mantadakis E, Anagnostatou N, Smyrnaki P et al. Life-threatening hypercalcemia complicated by pancreatitis in a child with acute lymphoblastic leukemia. J Pediatr Hematol Oncol 2005;27(5):288–292.
- **9** Fernandez-del Castillo C, Harringer W, Warshaw AL et al. Risk factors for pancreatic cellular injury after cardiopulmonary bypass. N Engl J Med 1991;325(6):382–387.
- 10 Izsak EM, Shike M, Roulet M, Jeejeebhoy KN. Pancreatitis in association with hypercalcemia in patients receiving total parenteral nutrition. Gastroenterology 1980;79(3):555–558.
- 11 Krüger B, Albrecht E, Lerch MM. The role of intracellular calcium signaling in premature protease activation and the onset of pancreatitis. Am J Pathol 2000;157(1):43–50.
- 12 Schick V., Scheiber JA, Mooren FC et al. Effect of magnesium supplementation and depletion on the onset and course of acute experimental pancreatitis. Gut 2014;63(9):1469–1480.
- 13 Mooren F, Hlouschek V, Finkes T et al. Early changes in pancreatic acinar cell calcium signaling after pancreatic duct obstruction. J Biol Chem 2003;278(11):9361–9369.
- 14 Wen L, Voronina S, Javed MA et al. Inhibitors of ORAI1 prevent cytosolic calcium-associated injury of human pancreatic acinar cells and acute pancreatitis in 3 mouse models. Gastroenterology 2015;149(2):481–492;e7.

- 15 Christian JB, Bourgeois N, Snipes R, Lowe KA. Prevalence of severe (500 to 2,000 mg/dl) hypertriglyceridemia in United States adults. Am J Cardiol 2011;107(6):891–897.
- 16 Berglund L, Brunzell JD, Goldberg AC et al. Evaluation and treatment of hypertriglyceridemia: an Endocrine Society clinical practice guideline. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012;97(9):2969–2989.
- 17 Saligram S, Lo D, Saul M, Yadav D. Analyses of hospital administrative data that use diagnosis codes overestimate the cases of acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;10(7):805–811;e1.
- 18 Fortson MR, Freedman SN, Webster PD, III. Clinical assessment of hyperlipidemic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1995;90(12):2134–2139.
- 19 Scherer J, Singh VP, Pitchumoni CS, Yadav D. Issues in hypertriglyceridemic pancreatitis: an update. J Clin Gastroenterol 2014;48(3):195–203.
- **20** Yadav D, Pitchumoni CS. Issues in hyperlipidemic pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2003;36(1):54–62.
- **21** Criddle DN. The role of fat and alcohol in acute pancreatitis: A dangerous liaison. Pancreatology 2015;15(4 suppl):S6–S12.
- 22 Nair S, Yadav D, Pitchumoni CS. Association of diabetic ketoacidosis and acute pancreatitis: observations in 100 consecutive episodes of DKA. Am J Gastroenterol 2000;95(10):2795–2800.
- 23 Deng LH, Xue P, Xia Q, Yang XN, Wan MH. Effect of admission hypertriglyceridemia on the episodes of severe acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2008;14(28):4558–4561.
- 24 Chen JH, Yeh JH, Lai HW, Liao CS. Therapeutic plasma exchange in patients with hyperlipidemic pancreatitis.
 World J Gastroenterol 2004;10(15):2272–2274.
- **25** Parenti DM, Steinberg W, Kang P. Infectious causes of acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 1996;13(4):356–371.
- **26** Falk WA, Buchan K, Dow M et al. The epidemiology of mumps in southern Alberta 1980–1982. Am J Epidemiol 1989;130(4):736–749.
- 27 Galazka AM, Robertson SE, Kraigher A. Mumps and mumps vaccine: a global review. Bull World Health Organ 1999;77(1):3–14.
- 28 Jaroszewicz J, Flisiak R, Kalinowska A, Wierzbicka I, Prokopowicz D. Acute hepatitis E complicated by acute pancreatitis: a case report and literature review. Pancreas 2005;30(4):382–384.
- **29** Manocha AP, Sossenheimer M, Martin SP et al. Prevalence and predictors of severe acute pancreatitis in patients with acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS). Am J Gastroenterol 1999;94(3):784–789.
- **30** Kole AK, Roy R, Kole DC. An observational study of complications in chickenpox with special reference to

unusual complications in an apex infectious disease hospital, Kolkata, India. J Postgrad Med 2013;59(2): 93–97.

- **31** Baran B, Karaca C, Soyer OM et al. Acute pancreatitis associated with H1N1 influenza during 2009 pandemic: a case report. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 2012;36(4):e69–70.
- 32 Kochhar R, Noor MT, Wig J. Fungal infections in severe acute pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;26(6):952–959.
- 33 Makker J, Balar B, Niazi M, Daniel M. Strongyloidiasis: a case with acute pancreatitis and a literature review. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21(11):3367–3375.
- **34** Sharma V, Sharma A, Aggarwal A, Bhardwaj G, Aggarwal S. Acute pancreatitis in a patient with vivax malaria. JOP 2012;13(2):215–216.
- 35 Hung WY, Abreu Lanfranco O. Contemporary review of drug-induced pancreatitis: a different perspective. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 2014;5(4):405–415.
- **36** Tenner S. Drug induced acute pancreatitis: does it exist? World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(44):16529–16534.
- 37 Nitsche C, Maertin S, Scheiber J, Ritter CA, Lerch MM, Mayerle J. Drug-induced pancreatitis. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2012;14(2):131–138.
- **38** Tenner S. Drug-induced acute pancreatitis: underdiagnosis and overdiagnosis. Dig Dis Sci 2010;55(10):2706–2708.
- **39** Andersen V, Sonne J, Andersen M. Spontaneous reports on drug-induced pancreatitis in Denmark from 1968 to 1999. Eur J Clin Pharmacol 2001;57(6–7):517–521.
- 40 Lankisch PG, Droge M, Gottesleben F. Drug induced acute pancreatitis: incidence and severity. Gut 1995;37(4):565–567.
- **41** Balani AR, Grendell JH. Drug-induced pancreatitis : incidence, management and prevention. Drug Saf 2008;31(10):823–837.
- **42** Badalov N, Baradarian R, Iswara K, Li J, Steinberg W, Tenner S. Drug-induced acute pancreatitis: an evidence-based review. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007;5(6):648–661; quiz 4.
- **43** Perseghin G, Scifo P, Pagliato E et al. Gender factors affect fatty acids-induced insulin resistance in nonobese humans: effects of oral steroidal contraception. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2001;86(7):3188–3196.
- **44** Hill AB. The environment and disease: association or causation? Proc R Soc Med 1965;58:295–300.
- **45** Karch FE, Lasagna L. Adverse drug reactions. A critical review. JAMA 1975;234(12):1236–12341.
- 46 Chen HM, Chen JC, Ng CJ, Chiu DF, Chen MF. Melatonin reduces pancreatic prostaglandins production and protects against caerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. J Pineal Res 2006;40(1):34–39.

- **47** Sorensen HT, Jacobsen J, Norgaard M, Pedersen L, Johnsen SP, Baron JA. Newer cyclo-oxygenase-2 selective inhibitors, other non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and the risk of acute pancreatitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2006;24(1):111–116.
- 48 Foster ME, Powell DE. Pancreatitis, multiple infarcts and oral contraception. Postgrad Med J 1975;51(599):667–669.
- **49** Griesbacher T. Kallikrein-kinin system in acute pancreatitis: potential of B(2)-bradykinin antagonists and kallikrein inhibitors. Pharmacology 2000;60(3):113–120.
- 50 Jones MR, Hall OM, Kaye AM, Kaye AD. Druginduced acute pancreatitis: a review. Ochsner J 2015;15(1):45–51.
- 51 Lancashire RJ, Cheng K, Langman MJ. Discrepancies between population-based data and adverse reaction reports in assessing drugs as causes of acute pancreatitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2003;17(7):887–893.
- 52 Floyd A, Pedersen L, Nielsen GL, Thorlacius-Ussing O, Sorensen HT. Risk of acute pancreatitis in users of azathioprine: a population-based case-control study. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98(6):1305–1308.
- 53 Present DH, Korelitz BI, Wisch N, Glass JL, Sachar DB, Pasternack BS. Treatment of Crohn's disease with 6-mercaptopurine. A long-term, randomized, doubleblind study. N Engl J Med 1980;302(18):981–987.
- 54 Haber CJ, Meltzer SJ, Present DH, Korelitz BI. Nature and course of pancreatitis caused by 6-mercaptopurine in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology 1986;91(4):982–986.
- 55 Munk EM, Pedersen L, Floyd A, Norgard B, Rasmussen HH, Sorensen HT. Inflammatory bowel diseases, 5-aminosalicylic acid and sulfasalazine treatment and risk of acute pancreatitis: a populationbased case-control study. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99(5):884–888.
- 56 Thisted H, Jacobsen J, Munk EM et al. Statins and the risk of acute pancreatitis: a population-based casecontrol study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2006;23(1):185–190.
- 57 Norgaard M, Jacobsen J, Gasse C, Pedersen L, Mortensen PB, Sorensen HT. Selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors and risk of acute pancreatitis: a population-based case-control study. J Clin Psychopharmacol 2007;27(3):259–262.
- **58** Gale EA. Smoke or fire? Acute pancreatitis and the liraglutide trials. Diabetes Care 2015;38(6):948–950.
- **59** Parks M, Rosebraugh C. Weighing risks and benefits of liraglutide—the FDA's review of a new antidiabetic therapy. N Engl J Med 2010;362(9):774–777.
- **60** Monami M, Dicembrini I, Martelli D, Mannucci E. Safety of dipeptidyl peptidase-4 inhibitors:

a meta-analysis of randomized clinical trials. Curr Med Res Opin 2011;27(suppl 3):57–64.

- **61** Engel SS, Williams-Herman DE, Golm GT et al. Sitagliptin: review of preclinical and clinical data regarding incidence of pancreatitis. Int J Clin Pract 2010;64(7):984–990.
- **62** Girman CJ, Kou TD, Cai B et al. Patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus have higher risk for acute pancreatitis compared with those without diabetes. Diabetes Obes Metab 2010;12(9):766–771.
- **63** Raz I, Bhat DL, Hirshberg B et al. Incidence of pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer in a randomized controlled multicenter trial (SAVOR-TIMI 53) of the

dipeptidyl peptidase-4 inhibitor saxagliptin. Diabetes Care 2014;37(9):2435–2441.

- **64** Hernández CA, Lerch MM. Sphincter stenosis and gallstone migration through the biliary tract. Lancet 1993;341(8857):1371–1373.
- **65** Aghdassi AA, Weiss FU, Mayerle J, Lerch MM, Simon P. Genetic susceptibility factors for alcohol-induced chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2015;15(4 suppl): S23–31.
- 66 Keim V, Bauer N, Teich N, Simon P, Lerch MM, Mössner J. Clinical characterization of patients with hereditary pancreatitis and mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Am J Med 2001;111(8):622–626.

Radiologic Diagnosis and Staging of Severe Acute Pancreatitis

Yoshihisa Tsuji

25

Department of Clinical Education, Shiga University of Medical Science, Otsu, Shiga, Japan

Introduction

The role of imaging is important in diagnosis and evaluation of severity in patients with known or suspected acute pancreatitis. Common imaging techniques for the evaluation of the pancreas include transabdominal ultrasonography (US), computed tomography (CT), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). Angiography and positron emission tomography (PET)-CT are sometimes used to diagnose special complications in acute pancreatitis patients. This chapter deals with these imaging techniques in the diagnosis of local and systemic inflammation associated with acute pancreatitis.

Classification of Acute Pancreatitis

Acute pancreatitis represents a spectrum of inflammatory disease ranging from clinically mild to severe acute pancreatitis [1]. In recent years a radiological approach has been commonly used to diagnose acute pancreatitis and evaluate severity. For these purposes, CT is one of the most popular methods. Abdominal CT has been commercially available since the 1970s.

In 1983, Kivisaari et al. reported that pancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis could be diagnosed using CT [2]. Bradley et al. [3] and Johnson et al.[4] also reported the usefulness of CT in diagnosis of pancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis patients, in 1989 and 1991, respectively. These studies regarded pancreatic necrosis as one of the most important factors in predicting a poor prognosis (Table 25.1).

In contrast, based on broadening of inflammation, Balthazar et al. [5] established a CT grading system to define the severity of acute pancreatitis in 1985. This is called Balthazar's CT grade, and it became one of the most popular image-based grading systems of severity of acute pancreatitis. It was partially modified in 2002 [6]. In 1985 the Balthazar system classified acute pancreatitis into five grades: A—normal, B—focal or diffuse enlargement of the pancreas, C—peripancreatic inflammation with intrinsic pancreatic abnormalities, D—intra- or extrapancreatic fluid collections, and E—two or more large collections of gas in the pancreas or retroperitoneum. In the 2002 version, grades D and E were modified: D—single fluid collection and E—two or more fluid collections and/or retroperitoneal air, respectively.

The two concepts that assist in diagnosis—local pancreatic damage and evaluation of broadening of inflammation—were combined into the CT severity index to predict prognosis (see section on CT severity index later in this chapter).

According to these moves to diagnose and evaluate acute pancreatitis using CT, a newer classification of acute pancreatitis was discussed at the Atlanta conference in 1992 [7]. In Atlanta, following previous symposia [8–10], severity of acute pancreatitis was classified into two grades: mild and severe. In this classification, severe acute pancreatitis was associated with organ failure and/ or local complications, such as pancreatic necrosis, pancreatic fluid collection, acute pseudocyst, or pancreatic abscess. Since it was considered that CT could diagnose these local complications accurately, descriptions of the Atlanta classification were largely devoted to diagnostic criteria of local complications on CT. Following this symposium, radiological findings associated with acute pancreatitis were described in medical reports based on these terminological definitions.

The Atlanta classification was universally applied for two decades from 1992. During these two decades, two important insights were reported. First, Casas et al.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

					Accuracy for diagnos pancreatic necrosi	
Study	n	Timing of performing CT	Scanning protocol	Diagnostic criteria	Sensitivity	Specificity
Kivisaari 1983 [2]	28	<1 day from administration	NC + CE-CT	<15 HU ^a	100	_
Block 1986 [29]	77	-	CE-CT	-	85	50
Nuutinen 1988 [30]	28	-	NC+CE-CT	<30 HU ^b	_	_
Bradley 1989 [3]	37	<2 days from administration	CE-CT	<40 HU ^b	-	-
Larvin 1990 [31]	60	<7 days from administration	CE-CT	<30 HU ^b	-	-
Johnson 1991 [4]	13	<3 days from administration	CE-CT	Lack of enhancement	100	100
Bradley 1993 [7] ^c	-	-	CE-CT	<50 HU ^b or comparison to splenic enhancement	-	-
Casas 2004 [11]	184	<3 days from the onset	CE-CT	-	53	90
Takeda 2005 [27]	102	<7 days from the onset	CE-CT	Lack of enhancement	_	_
Tsuji 2007 [32]	30	<3 days from the onset	Perfusion CT	Comparison of hepatic perfusion	100	95.3
Spanier 2010 [33]	166	-	_	-	0	_
Tsuji 2014 [34]	48	<3 days from the onset	CE-CT	Lack of enhancement	74.5 (64–82) ^d	87.5 (78–97) ^d
			NC+CE-CT		77.5 (64–91) ^d	88 (81–97) ^d
			CE + sub-CT	<15 HU ^a	91 (82–100) ^d	94.7 (89–100) ^d
Yadav 2015 [35]	32	<3 days from the onset	Perfusion CT	PBF <23 mL/100 mL/min	87.5	100
Pienkowska 2016 [36]	79	<1 day from the onset	Perfusion CT	Permeability <40 mL/100 mL/min	100	84.2

Table 25.1 Diagnostic criteria of pancreatic necrosis and their accuracy.

NC, noncontrast; CE, contrast-enhanced; sub-CT, subtraction color map based on duel energy CT; PBF, pancreatic blood flow, -, not described.

^a Difference of CT values between pre- and post-injection of contrast agent.

^b CT values of post-injection of contrast agent.

^c Atlanta criteria.

^d Average values among three reviewer (minimum–maximum).

reported that the early CT, which was performed within 3 days from the onset, could not diagnose pancreatic necrosis accurately [11]. Second, a new concept, "walledoff necrosis (WON)," was proposed [12,13]. Early pancreatic complications (e.g., pancreatic and peripancreatic necrosis) could develop WON 4 weeks later than the onset. The concept of WON has clarified our understanding of pseudocysts (Table 25.2). Our improved knowledge of the pathophysiology of organ failure and necrotizing pancreatitis and their outcomes, as well as improved diagnostic imaging, made it necessary to revise the Atlanta classification.

The Atlanta classification was also revised in 2012 [14]. According to this classification of acute pancreatitis, known as the "revised Atlanta classification," the severity of acute pancreatitis is categorized into three groups: mild, moderate severe, and severe. In patients without local and systemic complication, the severity is judged to be mild. Patients with local complication without organ failure or transient organ failure which can be controlled within 48 hours from induction of treatment are classified in the moderate severe group. Patients with organ failure that resists treatment resulting in persistence for 48 hours or more are classified as severe (Table 25.2).

At the same time as the revised Atlanta classification, the determinant-based classification [15] was also published by another group. As with the revised Atlanta classification, the aim of this classification was to revise the original Atlanta classification. However, the determinant-based classification regards (peri)pancreatic necrosis as the more important factor to predict prognosis, compared to the revised Atlanta classification. According to determinant-based classification, the severity of acute

Table 25.2 Diagnosis of local complications on imaging.

Image on CT						Terminology			
Location	Density	Wall	Perfusion	Timing from onset	Pathology	Atlanta	Revised Atlanta	Determinant-based	Late complication
Pancreatic Heterogeneous and nonfluid density		None or less	<3 days	Ischemic tissue	Pancreatic necrosis ANC Pancreatic fluid			Healing without necrosis or WON	
	None		<4weeks	Pancreatic necrosis Fat necrosis		(Peri) Pancreatic necrosis	WON		
				Inflammatory tissue			Resolving		
D :			None		Collection	APFC			PPC
Peripancreatic Homogeneous fluid density Heterogeneous with fluid				Sterne nuld	Acute pseudocyst	DDC			
				Infected fluid	PPC	Not described			
	Heterogeneous with fluid	weil-defined		≥4 weeks	Sterile	Pancreatic abscess	WON	•	
and nonfluid density					Infected		WON		WON

ANC, acute necrotic collection; APFC, acute pancreatic fluid collection; PPC, pseudocyst; WON, walled-off necrosis.

pancreatitis is categorized into four groups: mild, moderate, severe, and critical. If the patient has neither (peri) pancreatic necrosis nor organ failure, severity is judged to be mild. The patient with sterile (peri)pancreatic necrosis and/or transient organ failure is classified as moderate. The patient with infected necrosis or persistent organ failure (more than 48 hours from start of treatment) is classified into the severe group. The patient with both infected necrosis and persistent organ failure is classified into the critical group (Table 25.2).

Between the revised Atlanta and determinant-based classifications, there is a difference with regard to the radiological definition of pancreatic necrosis. According to determinant-based classifications, (peri)pancreatic necrosis is nonviable tissue without a radiologically defined wall. In contrast, the revised Atlanta classification makes categorizes pancreatic necrosis into two types according to a diagnosis of well-defined wall: acute necrotic collection (ANC) and WON (Table 25.2). In the determinantbased classification, there is no description with regard to necrotic tissue with radiologically well-defined wall, which was categorized into "acute pseudocyst or pancreatic abscess" and "pancreatic pseudocyst or walled-off necrosis" in the Atlanta and revised Atlanta classifications, respectively. Thus, it appears that the concept of pancreatic necrosis in the determinant-based classification is not the same as that in the revised Atlanta classification.

In both the revised Atlanta and determinant-based classifications, the development of persistent organ failure (48 hours or more from start of treatment) is needed to diagnose severe or critical acute pancreatitis. Thus, in the emergency room we can use only two grades of severity: mild or moderate. From this point of view, a patient with moderate acute pancreatitis is potentially at high risk of developing severe or critical acute pancreatitis. Accurate diagnosis of pancreatic necrosis is one of the most important factors to perform in the emergency room for appropriate triage based on the severity of recent classifications.

Radiographic Diagnosis of Severe Acute Pancreatitis

Two major types of acute pancreatitis are known: acute edematous and necrotizing pancreatitis [14]. Since the prognoses and strategies of treatment of these two are totally different, it is necessary to diagnose them accurately.

Acute Edematous Pancreatitis

According to Klöppel [16], the pancreas is enlarged without necrosis on gross pathology in acute edematous pancreatitis, although microscopic areas of parenchymal fat necrosis may also be found. Lack [17] stated that hemorrhage and intraparenchymal necrosis is absent in the pancreas. Importantly, in acute edematous pancreatitis, where fat necrosis does not come into contact with a blood vessel, it does not damage the vessel wall, leading to macroscopic pancreatic necrosis [16]. Thus contrast enhancement of pancreatic parenchyma is usually normal on contrast-enhanced CT (CE-CT). In addition, the revised Atlanta classification [14] described that CE-CT shows pancreatic swelling with relatively homogeneous enhancement in acute edematous pancreatitis (Fig. 25.1).

In the Atlanta classification [7], the macroscopic feature of mild acute pancreatitis was interstitial edema. Therefore, in those days, mild acute pancreatitis was



Figure 25.1 Acute edematous pancreatitis. (a) Contrast-enhanced CT shows enlargement of pancreas (P). At the same time as (a), perfusion CT was obtained. (b) Tissue blood flow was demonstrated based on the left-sided scale bar. Pancreatic blood flow was red-yellow (about 40 mL/100 g/min), which indicates that pancreatic blood flow was high.

nearly equal to acute edematous pancreatitis. One of the important things to note is that the revised Atlanta classification [14] changes the definition of mild acute pancreatitis to "pancreatitis with no organ failure and no local or systemic complications." In the revised Atlanta classification, local complications are redefined as acute peripancreatic fluid collection (APFC), pancreatic pseudocyst (PPC), acute necrotic collection (ANC), and walled-off necrosis (WOF). Thus, using the revised Atlanta, acute edematous pancreatitis with APFC, one of the local complications, is classified into moderate severe acute pancreatitis, not mild. The prognosis of patients with acute edematous pancreatitis is much better than that of those with local complication.

Acute Necrotizing Pancreatitis

Approximately 2–10% of acute pancreatitis patients develop necrosis of pancreatic parenchyma and/or peripancreatic tissue [14,18]. Both in the Atlanta and the revised, acute necrotizing pancreatitis is defined as "acute pancreatitis with pancreatic necrosis which involves pancreatic parenchymal necrosis and/or peripancreatic fat necrosis." Reports put the mortality rate for acute pancreatitis patients with pancreatic necrosis at roughly 30% [19].

Development of pancreatic parenchymal necrosis consists of three steps: acinar injury, vascular injury, and tissue injury. The initial pathway in the development of pancreatitis is ectopic activation of trypsinogen in acinar cells and/or activation of macrophages [20-23] or neutrophils [24]. The activation of trypsinogen in acinar cells leads to the acinar cells being destroyed, followed by releases of trypsin and damage-associated molecular pattern molecules (DAMP) [25] into the pancreatic vessels. Vascular epithelial cells are injured by the released trypsin and/or DAMP, resulting in damage to the coagulant-fibrinolytic system of the endothelial cells. In combination with this endothelial damage, periarterial fat necrosis, interstitial edema, and/or bleeding due to inflammation reduces tissue perfusion by compressing vessels. If this reduction of perfusion continues and/or ischemic-reperfusion damage occurs, serious tissue damage often develops, leading to acute necrotic collection (ANC) [26,27]. At 4 weeks or more later, ANC may develop WON. Since ANC and WON are irreversible, attempts to prevent the development of ANC or WON should be started based on a diagnosis of pancreatic ischemia [28] (see sections on acute necrotic collection and walled-off necrosis later).

To diagnose pancreatic necrosis (pancreatic ischemia, ANC, and WON), CE-CT, MRI, or CE-US are used. According to CE-CT criteria in the revised Atlanta classification, acute necrotizing pancreatitis is diagnosed based on lack of pancreatic parenchymal enhancement by intravenous contrast agent and/or presence of peripancreatic necrosis (Table 25.1) [2–4,7,11,27,29–36].

Diagnosis of Local Complications of Acute Pancreatitis

As was described earlier, local complications are divided in to four types: APFC, ANC, WON, and PPC in the revised Atlanta classification.

Acute Peripancreatic Fluid Collection

In the Atlanta classification [7], pancreatic fluid collections occurred early in the course of acute pancreatitis, were located in or near the pancreas and always lacked a wall of granulation or fibrous tissue. The precise composition of such collections was not known pathologically. Instead of the term "pancreatic fluid collections" [7], the use of the term APFC was suggested in the revised Atlanta classification [14]. APFC is peripancreatic fluid association with interstitial edematous pancreatitis and without necrosis. In CE-CT, APFC is a homogeneous collection with fluid density, without abnormal peripancreatic fascial planes, without defined wall encapsulating the collection, and without intrapancreatic extension (Table 25.2, Fig. 25.1).

Acute Necrotic Collection

ANC includes parenchymal necrosis of pancreas and peripancreatic fat necrosis. Thus, acute pancreatitis with ANC is the same as acute necrotizing pancreatitis. A collection contains variable amounts of both fluid and necrotic tissues. As was previously described, ANC is a pre-stage of developing WON. The border between ANC and normal tissue is gray (Fig. 25.2).

Parenchymal necrosis of pancreas appears as a low attenuation or non-enhancing area on CE-CT [4,5,37]. Early studies reported that CE-CT was highly accurate for the detection of pancreatic necrosis [3,4,29]. These studies mostly included surgical cases, so very few patients in the early stage of acute pancreatitis were included. Four previous studies reported the accuracy of CE-CT in predicting pancreatic necrosis in the early stages of acute pancreatitis [11,33,34,38]. One study showed that pancreatic necrosis was not detected in any of 49 patients with acute pancreatitis on CE-CT performed within 72 hours of onset (sensitivity: 0%) [33], while the three other studies [11,34,38] showed that CE-CT had a sensitivity of 63%, 72%, and 75%, respectively, for the early phase of acute pancreatitis (within 1 day of admission or 72 hours of onset).



Figure 25.2 Acute necrotizing pancreatitis and its natural history. Due to serious complications of acute pancreatitis, this patient had three CT scans during the course of the disease. Contrast-enhanced CT shows homogeneous enhancement of pancreas at day 1 (a). On day 8 (b), enhancement of pancreas was markedly reduced, so this case was diagnosed as acute necrotizing pancreatitis. (c) On day 36, the scan shows acute necrotic collection (ANC) and altered walled-off necrosis (WON), which was surrounded by a well-defined wall.

As Klöppel described previously [16], pancreatic inflammation can reduce pancreatic blood flow, resulting in development of pancreatic necrosis. Using angiography, Takeda also showed that pancreatic parenchyma with vasospasm of the intrapancreatic artery develops parenchymal necrosis with high ratio [27]. Perfusion CT [39,40], which can measure parenchymal blood flow accurately, has shown promise as a method that can accurately detect pancreatic necrosis at an early stage of acute pancreatitis with an estimated sensitivity of 88–100% and specificity of 84–100% [32,35,36] (Fig. 25.3). Perfusion CT can differentiate reversible from irreversible ischemic tissue, and thus has been used widely for diagnosing acute brain stroke (Fig. 25.1). According to Yadav et al. [35], pancreatic parenchyma with poor blood flow (cut-off value about 20 mL/100 g/min or less and normal pancreas 100 mL/100 g/min or more) could develop pancreatic necrosis with high ratio. At 24 hours from onset, Pienkowska et al. [36] showed that perfusion CT can predict development of pancreatic necrosis accurately. This suggests that the parenchymal blood flow is decreased even at an early stage of acute pancreatitis in areas of impending necrosis (Fig. 25.4 and 25.5).

Dynamic contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (CE-MRI) [41] may be an alternative to CE-CT for detecting pancreatic necrosis. Indeed, MRI has certain advantages over conventional CE-CT, including greater sensitivity in detecting ischemia. Moreover, when MR angiography is performed in conjunction with MRI, assessment of vessel patency is also possible. 244 Chapter 25

(a)



(b)



(c)



Figure 25.3 Difficulty in identifying pancreatic parenchymal necrosis using conventional CT. (a) Using contrast-enhanced CT (day 1), regional necrosis on the pancreatic head was not identified (arrowheads). (b) However, perfusion CT showed markedly reduction of pancreatic perfusion. (c) The poor perfusion area on perfusion CT (b) was concordant with an area of pancreatic necrosis at autopsy.

Walled-Off Necrosis

WON is defined as a mature, encapsulated collection of pancreatic and/or peripancreatic necrosis that has a well-defined wall [12–14]. It arises secondary to ANC and usually occurs at >4 weeks after onset of acute pancreatitis. On CE-CT, WON often appears heterogeneous, with liquid and nonliquid density with varying degrees of loculations [14]. Ultrasound (both percutaneous and endoscopic) or MRI is better for diagnosing the heterogeneity of WON compared to CE-CT, because the identification of the liquid area in necrosis by MRI or ultrasound is more accurate than that by CE-CT. Compared to ANC, WON has well-defined walls at marginal zone of necrosis, and therefore the border is clear. WON develops liquefaction of necrotic area heterogeneously and gradually [17]. Some areas of WON have inner walls, and WON can thus be separated into various sizes. In addition, WON develop in many areas, side by side or separately. Therefore, in acute pancreatitis patients with local complications, there is a possibility that many areas of WON will develop in the abdominal cavity.

In cases of suspected ANC/WON infection, rapid enlargement of the necrotic area, inflammatory changes in the neighboring fat, gas in the necrotic area, and surrounding paralytic ileus may help to diagnose the location of the infection (Fig. 25.6). One study suggests that PET-CT may be useful in identifying infected WON [42], although it is expensive.

Pancreatic Pseudocyst

It should be noted that the definition of the term PPC has recently changed. Previously, PPC included both WON and encapsulating fluid [7]. In the latest international classification, the revised Atlanta [14], PPC is redefined as an encapsulating collection of fluid with a well-defined inflammatory wall. PPC usually occurs more than 4 weeks after onset, as well as WON. Any solid region is not identified as PPC, thus (endoscopic) US or MRI is useful to diagnose it (Fig. 25.7).

Radiologic Staging of Severe Acute Pancreatitis

The concept of radiologic staging of severity of acute pancreatitis is based on two important findings: extent of inflammation and necrosis (ANC/WON).

CT Severity Index

Combining the findings of broadening of inflammation and local pancreatic damage on CT, the CT severity index (CTSI) was published in 2002. In the CTSI, Balthazar CT grade A (normal pancreas) scores 0, grade B (enlargement of pancreas) scores 1, grade C (inflammatory changes in pancreas and peripancreatic fat) scores 2, grade D (single fluid collection) scores 3, and grade E (two or more poorly defined fluid collections) scores 4. The pancreatic condition is independently evaluated: no pancreatic necrosis on CT scores 0, pancreatic necrosis less than/equal to 30% of pancreas scores 2, >30–50% scores 4, and >50% scores 6. Grading severity is based on a CTSI score of 0–10: mild



Figure 25.4 Reversible ischemia and necrosis in early stage of severe acute pancreatitis. (a) Contrast-enhanced CT (day 1) showed a lack of enhancement of the pancreatic tail (area surrounded by dotted line). (b) Perfusion CT showed a poorly perfused area in the pancreatic tail, which was smaller than the area with lack of enhancement on contrast-enhanced CT. (c) The area with poor perfusion in the perfusion CT developed pancreatic necrosis. (d) Based on these findings, the schema shows that the marginal zone of pancreatic necrosis could have been reversible ischemia.

(score 0–3), moderate (score 4–6), and severe (score 7–10) [5,6]. The CTSI was modified in 2004 by Mortele et al. (MD-CTSI) [43]. The MD-CTSI resulted in higher interobserver agreement ratio, correlation with length of hospital stay, need for invasive therapy, incident organ failure, and the occurrence of infection (Table 25.3).

Japanese CT Severity Index

In the latest Japanese definition of severe acute pancreatitis [44], Hiroto et al. established the JPN-CT severity score. In the definition, severe acute pancreatitis can be diagnosed either by the laboratory/clinical severity criteria or JPN-CT. The case mortality rate of patients with severe acute pancreatitis diagnosed by JPN-CT score was 14.8%. The case fatality of severe acute pancreatitis that fulfilled JPN-CT severity criteria (severity score ≥ 2 points) was as high as 30.8%.

Limitations and Pitfalls of Radiological Diagnosis of Acute Pancreatitis

Diagnosis of Early Necrosis of Pancreatic Parenchyma

The accuracy of CE-CT to diagnose pancreatic parenchymal necrosis within 3 days of onset is not adequate [11,37]. One potential explanation for this disappointing performance of CE-CT is that the attenuation of pancreatic parenchymal necrosis is similar to that of viable enhancing parenchyma on CE-CT in the early stages of acute pancreatitis, and the CT attenuation of pancreatic necrosis decreases over time as nonviable parenchyma liquefies [12,31]. Moreover, because the CT attenuation of pancreas may be altered by hemorrhage in necrosis or fatty infiltration, evaluation of regional variability in pancreatic enhancement becomes difficult with CE-CT.



Figure 25.5 Tissue hemorrhage makes it difficult to diagnose necrosis using contrast-enhanced CT alone. (a) Noncontrast CT showed elevation of CT values in pancreatic body. (b) On CE-CT alone, it is difficult to judge whether the elevation of CT value of pancreatic parenchyma was due to hemorrhage or enhancement by contrast agent. (c) Perfusion CT showed that pancreatic blood flow of the whole pancreatic body was extremely low. These findings show that the pancreatic body had already developed necrosis on day 2. (d) The poorly perfused area with slight elevation of CT values on noncontrast CT was concordant with the area with later necrosis.

Another reason why CE-CT may not be accurate in predicting parenchymal necrosis in the early stages may involve the difficulty of evaluating the effectiveness of contrast-enhanced material. Since the border of early parenchymal necrosis that is included in the ANC is not clear, selecting specific of areas with suspicious parenchymal necrosis in the case of early acute pancreatitis poses difficulties, in contrast to analyses of enhancements in well-defined lesions, such as a WON.

Although the detection of pancreatic parenchymal necrosis with CT imaging has led to the improved prognostic stratification of patients using the CT severity index [45], the inaccurate prediction of parenchymal necrosis using CE-CT and its large interobserver variability [43,46] may also lead to recent recommendations questioning the routine use of CT at an early stage of acute pancreatitis [47,48].

Despite the advantages discussed earlier, MRI is underused in the evaluation of patients with severe acute pancreatitis. This underutilization can be attributed to practical considerations—patients with severe acute pancreatitis have difficulty withstanding the lengthy MRI procedure. In addition, removal of all the magnetic instruments (e.g., sphygmomanometer,



Figure 25.6 Infected walled-off necrosis (WON). (a) Presented case has WON on contrast-enhanced CT. (b) Most of the WON on the pancreas body and tail was replaced with gas, due to infection. In the gas cavity of WON, the inner wall (arrowhead) was detected. (c) Percutaneous ultrasound showed high spotty areas due to gas in WON. (d) Surgical treatment was performed and a part of the inner wall (arrowhead) was shown in the cavity. The patient recovered 6 months later.

saturation monitor, multiple infusion pumps, etc.), which cannot be taken away from patients with severe acute pancreatitis even for a short period, must be done before the procedure is performed.

Nephrotoxity of Contrast Material of CE-CT and CE-MRI

One of important systemic complications of acute pancreatitis is acute renal failure. Because CE-CT and dynamic CE-MRI has some nephrotoxicity, use of dynamic CE-MRI and CE-CT should be decided with care [41]. Perfusion CT is obtained from analysis of blood flow after a bolus injection of much less contrast materials (approximately 30–40%) than those used for conventional CE-CT [49]. Therefore, the nephrotoxity of perfusion CT is lower than that of CE-CT and dynamic CE-MRI.

Rickes et al. have recently shown that CE-US [50], which does not have a bad effect on the kidney, can also be used to diagnose pancreatic parenchymal necrosis reliably. However, a whole pancreatic scan with ultrasound is often difficult, because a common complication of acute pancreatitis patients is paralytic ileus. Pancreatic parenchyma with inflammation is often surrounded by digestive canal with gas [14], and so the accuracy of ultrasound for evaluating severity of pancreatitis is limited. **248** Chapter 25

(b)



Figure 25.7 Pancreatic pseudocyst. (a) After 4 weeks from onset of acute pancreatitis, a low-density area with well-defined wall was identified by contrast-enhanced CT. (b) Using MRI (T2 weighted), a low-density area including liquid contents was identified, so the patient was diagnosed with pancreatic pseudocyst.

 Table 25.3
 Modified CT severity index.

Radiological findings	Points
Normal pancreas	0
Intrinsic pancreatic abnormalities with or without peripancreatic inflammatory change	2
Pancreatic/peripancreatic fluid collection or peripancreatic fat necrosis	4
Pancreatic necrosis	
None	0
≦30% gland necrosis	2
>30% gland necrosis	4
Extrapancreatic complications, i.e., pleural effusion, ascites, vascular or gastric involvement, parenchymal complications	2
CTSI score and disease severity of acute pancreatitis	
Score 0–3: mild	
Score 4–6: moderate	

Score 7–10: severe

Radiation Dose of CE-CT and Perfusion CT

The radiation doses of CE-CT and perfusion CT should not be ignored. However, recent techniques regarding

References

1 Go VLW, DiMagno EP, Gardner JD, Lebenthal E, Reber HA, Scheele GA. The Pancreas: Biology, Pathobiology, and Disease, 2nd edn. New York: Raven Press, 1993. noise reduction and registration make it possible to perform CE-CT and perfusion CT using much lower radiation dose protocols. Radiation doses used for recent pancreatic perfusion CT were lower than those used for triple phase CT [49,51].

Needs for Diagnosis of Pancreatic Necrosis in the Early Stage

As reported in a previous publication, neither APACHE II nor CE-CT give accurate predictions for patients in the early stages of acute pancreatitis [52]. Because of the absence of an ideal and established method for evaluating severity at an early stage, therapies often begin only after the patient has sustained serious damage. Since serious tissue damage (e.g., necrosis) may be irreversible, such treatments may be of limited benefit at later stages. Early and accurate predictions appear critical in establishing effective early care strategies. Accurate predictions of the severity may improve the accuracy of triage assignments and allow intensive treatment to begin earlier. Early inductions of aggressive fluid therapy [53] and enteral nutrition [54] may improve outcomes for patients with severe acute pancreatitis. Importantly, there is no strong evidence that early and accurate evaluations of severity can actually alter prognosis in acute pancreatitis. Prospective intervention trials based on early accurate predictive methods would be required to confirm this.

2 Kivisaari L, Somer K, Standertskjold-Nordenstam CG, Schroder T, Kivilaakso E, Lempinen M. Early detection of acute fulminant pancreatitis by contrast-enhanced computed tomography. Scand J Gastroenterol 1983;18:39–41.

- **3** Bradley EL, III, Murphy F, Ferguson C. Prediction of pancreatic necrosis by dynamic pancreatography. Ann Surg 1989;210:495–503; discussion 503–494.
- 4 Johnson CD, Stephens DH, Sarr MG. CT of acute pancreatitis: correlation between lack of contrast enhancement and pancreatic necrosis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1991;156:93–95.
- 5 Balthazar EJ, Ranson JH, Naidich DP, Megibow AJ, Caccavale R, Cooper MM. Acute pancreatitis: prognostic value of CT. Radiology 1985;156:767–772.
- **6** Balthazar EJ. Acute pancreatitis: assessment of severity with clinical and CT evaluation. Radiology 2002;223:603–613.
- 7 Bradley EL, III. A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis. Summary of the International Symposium on Acute Pancreatitis, Atlanta, Ga, September 11 through 13, 1992. Arch Surg 1993;128:586–590.
- 8 Sarles H. Pancreatitis Symposium, Marseilles, April 25 and 26, 1963. Basel: S. Karger, 1965.
- **9** Sarner M, Cotton PB. Classification of pancreatitis. Gut 1984;25:756–759.
- Singer MV, Gyr K, Sarles H. [2d symposium on the classification of pancreatitis. Marseilles, 28–30 March 1984]. Acta Gastroenterol Belg 1985;48:579–582.
- 11 Casas JD, Diaz R, Valderas G, Mariscal A, Cuadras P. Prognostic value of CT in the early assessment of patients with acute pancreatitis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2004;182:569–574.
- 12 Takahashi N, Papachristou GI, Schmit GD et al. CT findings of walled-off pancreatic necrosis (WOPN): differentiation from pseudocyst and prediction of outcome after endoscopic therapy. Eur Radiol 2008;18:2522–2529.
- 13 Papachristou GI, Takahashi N, Chahal P, Sarr MG, Baron TH. Peroral endoscopic drainage/debridement of walled-off pancreatic necrosis. Ann Surg 2007;245:943–951.
- 14 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62:102–111.
- 15 Dellinger EP, Forsmark CE, Layer P et al. Determinantbased classification of acute pancreatitis severity: an international multidisciplinary consultation. Ann Surg 2012;256:875–880.
- 16 Klöppel G. Histopathology of acute pancreatitis. In: Beger HG, Warshaw AL, Büchler MW et al., eds. The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, 2nd edn. Oxford: Blackwell, 2008.

- 17 Lack EE. Pathology of the Pancreas, Gallbladder, Extrahepatic Biliary Tract and Ampullary Region. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003.
- 18 Sekimoto M, Shikata S, Takada T et al. Changes in management of acute pancreatitis before and after the publication of evidence-based practice guidelines in 2003. J Hepatobiliarypancreatic Sci 2010;17:17–23.
- 19 Petrov MS, Shanbhag S, Chakraborty M, Phillips AR, Windsor JA. Organ failure and infection of pancreatic necrosis as determinants of mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139:813–820.
- **20** Tsuji Y, Watanabe T, Kudo M, Arai H, Strober W, Chiba T. Sensing of commensal organisms by the intracellular sensor NOD1 mediates experimental pancreatitis. Immunity 2012;37:326–338.
- **21** Hoque R, Sohail M, Malik A et al. TLR9 and the NLRP3 inflammasome link acinar cell death with inflammation in acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141:358–369.
- 22 Dawra R, Sah RP, Dudeja V et al. Intra-acinar trypsinogen activation mediates early stages of pancreatic injury but not inflammation in mice with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141:2210–2217;e2212.
- **23** Sakai Y, Masamune A, Satoh A, Nishihira J, Yamagiwa T, Shimosegawa T. Macrophage migration inhibitory factor is a critical mediator of severe acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2003;124:725–736.
- 24 Leppkes M, Maueroder C, Hirth S et al. Externalized decondensed neutrophil chromatin occludes pancreatic ducts and drives pancreatitis. Nature Commun 2016;7:10973.
- **25** Afghani E, Pandol SJ, Shimosegawa T et al. Acute pancreatitis—progress and challenges: a report on an international symposium. Pancreas 2015;44:1195–1210.
- **26** Tsuji Y, Hamaguchi K, Watanabe Y et al. Perfusion CT is superior to angiography in predicting pancreatic necrosis in patients with severe acute pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2010;45:1155–1162.
- **27** Takeda K, Mikami Y, Fukuyama S et al. Pancreatic ischemia associated with vasospasm in the early phase of human acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Pancreas 2005;30:40–49.
- 28 Tsuji Y, Chiba T. Are prophylactic antibiotics really ineffective in reducing the risk of pancreatic necrosis? Am J Gastroenterol 2008;103:2145–2146; author reply 2146–2147.
- **29** Block S, Maier W, Bittner R, Buchler M, Malfertheiner P, Beger HG. Identification of pancreas necrosis in severe acute pancreatitis: imaging procedures versus clinical staging. Gut 1986;27:1035–1042.

- 250 Chapter 25
 - **30** Nuutinen P, Kivisaari L, Schroder T. Contrastenhanced computed tomography and microangiography of the pancreas in acute human hemorrhagic/necrotizing pancreatitis. Pancreas 1988;3:53–60.
 - **31** Larvin M, Chalmers AG, McMahon MJ. Dynamic contrast enhanced computed tomography: a precise technique for identifying and localising pancreatic necrosis. BMJ 1990;300:1425–1428.
 - **32** Tsuji Y, Yamamoto H, Yazumi S et al. Perfusion computerized tomography can predict pancreatic necrosis in early stages of severe acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007;5:1484–1492.
 - 33 Spanier BW, Nio Y, van der Hulst RW, Tuynman HA, Dijkgraaf MG, Bruno MJ. Practice and yield of early CT scan in acute pancreatitis: a Dutch Observational Multicenter Study. Pancreatology 2010;10:222–228.
 - 34 Tsuji Y, Takahashi N, Fletcher JG et al. Subtraction color map of contrast-enhanced and unenhanced CT for the prediction of pancreatic necrosis in early stage of acute pancreatitis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2014;202:W349–356.
 - **35** Yadav AK, Sharma R, Kandasamy D et al. Perfusion CT: can it predict the development of pancreatic necrosis in early stage of severe acute pancreatitis? Abdom Imag 2015;40:488–499.
 - **36** Pienkowska J, Gwozdziewicz K, Skrobisz-Balandowska K et al. Perfusion-CT—can we predict acute pancreatitis outcome within the first 24 hours from the onset of symptoms? PloS ONE 2016;11:e0146965.
 - 37 Bollen TL, van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG et al. The Atlanta Classification of acute pancreatitis revisited. Br J Surg 2008;95:6–21.
 - 38 Wijffels NA, van Walraven LA, Ophof PJ, Hop WC, van der Harst E, Lange JF. Late development of pancreas necrosis during acute pancreatitis: an underestimated phenomenon associated with high morbidity and mortality. Pancreas 2007;34:215–219.
 - **39** Miles KA, Griffiths MR. Perfusion CT: a worthwhile enhancement? Br J Radiol 2003;76:220–231.
 - 40 Bize PE, Platon A, Becker CD, Poletti PA. Perfusion measurement in acute pancreatitis using dynamic perfusion MDCT. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2006;186:114–118.
 - **41** Zhao K, Adam SZ, Keswani RN, Horowitz JM, Miller FH. Acute pancreatitis: revised Atlanta classification and the role of cross-sectional imaging. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2015;205:W32–41.
 - **42** Bhattacharya A, Kochhar R, Sharma S et al. PET/CT with 18F-FDG-labeled autologous leukocytes for the

diagnosis of infected fluid collections in acute pancreatitis. J Nucl Med 2014;55:1267–1272.

- 43 Mortele KJ, Wiesner W, Intriere L et al. A modified CT severity index for evaluating acute pancreatitis: improved correlation with patient outcome. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2004;183:1261–1265.
- 44 Hirota M, Takada T, Kawarada Y et al. JPN Guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis: severity assessment of acute pancreatitis. J Hepatobiliarypancreatic Surg 2006;13:33–41.
- **45** Bollen TL, Singh VK, Maurer R et al. A comparative evaluation of radiologic and clinical scoring systems in the early prediction of severity in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107:612–619.
- **46** Lecesne R, Taourel P, Bret PM, Atri M, Reinhold C. Acute pancreatitis: interobserver agreement and correlation of CT and MR cholangiopancreatography with outcome. Radiology 1999;211:727–735.
- **47** Working Party of the British Society of Gastroenterology; Association of Surgeons of Great Britain and Ireland; Pancreatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland; Association of Upper GI Surgeons of Great Britain and Ireland. UK guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54(suppl 3):iii1–9.
- 48 Thoeni RF. The revised Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis: its importance for the radiologist and its effect on treatment. Radiology 2012;262:751-764.
- **49** Tsuji Y, Takahashi N, Tsutomu C. Pancreatic perfusion CT in early stage of severe acute pancreatitis. Int J Inflam 2012;2012:497386.
- **50** Rickes S, Uhle C, Kahl S et al. Echo enhanced ultrasound: a new valid initial imaging approach for severe acute pancreatitis. Gut 2006;55:74–78.
- 51 Tsuji Y, Koizumi K, Isoda H et al. The radiological exposure of pancreatic perfusion computed tomography. Pancreas 2010;39:541; author reply 541–543.
- **52** Neoptolemos JP, Kemppainen EA, Mayer JM et al. Early prediction of severity in acute pancreatitis by urinary trypsinogen activation peptide: a multicentre study. Lancet 2000;355:1955–1960.
- **53** Warndorf MG, Kurtzman JT, Bartel MJ et al. Early fluid resuscitation reduces morbidity among patients with acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9:705–709.
- 54 Spanier BW, Bruno MJ, Mathus-Vliegen EM. Enteral nutrition and acute pancreatitis: a review. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2011;2011.
Clinical Course and Medical Treatment of Acute Pancreatitis

26

Conservative Therapy of Acute Pancreatitis: Volume Substitution and Enteral and Parenteral Nutrition

Timothy B. Gardner

Section of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Dartmouth-Hitchcock Medical Center, Lebanon, NH, USA

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis is an often devastating inflammatory condition of the pancreas which leads to extensive worldwide morbidity and mortality [1–4]. In fact, in the United States, acute pancreatitis is the most common reason for patients to be hospitalized for a digestive illness [5]. The substantial human costs of this disease, with billions in annual healthcare dollars spent worldwide, has led to extensive efforts to establish a pharmacologic treatment for this disease. Unfortunately, as of 2016, there is no specific medical therapy that specially targets acute pancreatitis and has been useful to improve important clinical outcomes.

Over the past 50 years, extensive efforts have been made to develop targeted pharmaceutical products, but none have demonstrated benefit in randomized controlled trials. Agents directed at reducing pancreatic secretions, including histamine-2 blockers, such as cimetidine, glucagon, atropine, somatostatin and its analog octreotide, do not reliably affect morbidity or mortality [6–9]. Antiprotease therapy with aprotinin and gabexate mesilate are equally ineffective, as is therapy with lexipafant, a platelet-activating factor antagonist [10,11].

Recently, as discussed elsewhere in this textbook, rectal nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAID) have been demonstrated to be helpful in reducing the risk of post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) pancreatitis due to regulation of proinflammatory mediators in acute pancreatitis. Rectal NSAID work by inhibiting phospholipase A2 activity, including arachidonic acid products and platelet-activating factors [12–14]. One NSAID in particular, rectal indomethacin, has been used extensively since 2012 following the publication of a randomized, placebo-controlled trial in patients undergoing ERCP considered to be at high risk for pancreatitis [13]. The trial found that a single 100 mg dose of rectal indomethacin significantly reduced the risk of pancreatitis from 16.9% in those receiving placebo to 9.2% in those receiving indomethacin.

However, with the exception of rectal indomethacin, there are currently no specific pharmacologic therapies advocated for the treatment of acute pancreatitis [15,16]. Supportive measures, including the use of fluid resuscitation, nutrition, and aggressive intensive care unit care, have become the cornerstone of conservative therapies in treating this disease.

This chapter focuses specifically on the conservative therapies of fluid resuscitation and enteral and parenteral nutrition. It will review the importance of the pancreatic microcirculation and how this affects the pathogenesis and prognosis of acute pancreatitis. It will discuss animal and human clinical trials which have evaluated the role of different types, volumes, and rates of fluid resuscitation. Finally, current recommendations in regard to administering fluids in acute pancreatitis will be provided. The second part of the chapter will focus specifically on the role of enteral and parenteral nutrition in the treatment of acute pancreatitis, with a review of clinical trials and important recommendations for nutritional care on patients with this disease.

Fluid Resuscitation

The Pancreatic Microcirculation and Acute Pancreatitis

It is critically important to understand the intricacies of the pancreatic microcirculation when discussing the role of fluid resuscitation in acute pancreatitis. The arterial

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

supply to the pancreas is derived from the two main proximal trunks of the aorta: the celiac trunk and superior mesenteric artery. The splenic and common hepatic arteries (as well as the left gastric artery which does not supply the pancreas) arise from the celiac trunk. The splenic artery gives rise to the penetrating branches of the body and tail of the pancreas, while the common hepatic artery, via its branch the gastroduodenal artery, supplies the pancreatic head through the anterior and posterior superior pancreaticoduodenal arteries. The anterior and posterior inferior pancreaticoduodenal arteries, arising from the superior mesenteric artery, supply the head and neck of the pancreas, and form vascular anastomoses with the superior pancreaticoduodenal arteries. This vascular network features extensive collateralization, thus ensuring adequate pancreatic tissue perfusion.

From these large arteries arise the intralobular arteries, which run within the pancreas often parallel to the pancreatic ducts. The intralobular arteries give rise to the pancreatic microcirculation, a vast network of capillaries and venules which supply the pancreatic acinus with a rich blood supply [17]. An exocrine lobular plexus with multiple fine capillaries represents the basic vascular unit within the pancreas and flow from the vascular plexus is almost 20 times more likely to prefer the pancreatic islet cells than the acinus. Because of this, the pancreatic acinus is extremely prone to low vascular flow states when there is lack of circulating blood flow to the pancreas [18]. This is why the pancreatic acinus can be so prone to damage with even a slight perturbation in systemic blood flow.

Disturbance to the blood flow within the pancreatic microcirculation due to acute pancreatitis can occur for several reasons: hypovolemia, increasing capillary permeability, and hypercoagulability causing microthrombi, among others [19–22]. The generation of oxidative free radicals with subsequent capillary endothelial damage has also been implicated. This alteration in microcirculation significantly increases the degree of pancreatic ischemia, irrespective of etiology, thus exacerbating the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) and leading to multisystem organ failure.

Once significant acinar blood flow has been disturbed, acinar cell injury occurs. Acinar cell injury than causes the release of multiple proinflammatory cytokines and vasoactive mediators, including tumor necrosis factor α , histamine, bradykinin, interleukin 1 (IL-1), IL-2, IL-6, platelet-activating factor, and endothelin-1, are recruited to the pancreatic microcirculation and delivered to the acinar cells [23–25]. Once this proinflammatory cascade is set into motion, the systematic sequalae of acute pancreatitis, including the collapse of the systemic circulation leading to multisystem organ failure, can occur.

Once initiated, this process is exceedingly difficult to reverse.

The role of aggressive fluid resuscitation is essentially to try to adequately perfuse the acinar tissue in the face of such overwhelmingly antagonism of the normal physiologic maintenance of adequate tissue perfusion pressure. Although fluid resuscitation by itself does not have an effect on the proinflammatory mediators leading to circulatory collapse, the sequalae of maintaining adequate tissue perfusion may seek to slow or ameliorate at least part of the inflammatory cascade. The hope for intravenous fluid resuscitation in acute pancreatitis is that adequate tissue perfusion will perfuse the pancreatic microcirculation so that pancreatic necrosis and its subsequent complications can be minimized or even prevented.

Animal Studies

There have been extensive animal studies in the pathophysiology and treatment of acute pancreatitis, specifically in regard to establishing a definitive pharmacologic therapies for blunting the proinflammatory content of this disease. However, despite the important role of fluid resuscitation in acute pancreatitis, relatively few animal studies have been exclusively devoted to this subject. The critical question asked by animal studies in acute pancreatitis are the same as in human studies—How much fluid should be given? What type of fluid should be given? Is colloid or crystalloid fluid a better choice? What are the complications of using overly aggressive fluid resuscitation?

Two animal studies have demonstrated the importance of aggressive fluid resuscitation, irrespective of the type of fluid utilized. Juvonen and colleagues, using a pig model of Na-taurocholate-induced pancreatitis, showed that the signs of splanchnic hypoperfusion can be prevented with fluid resuscitation [26]. The investigators found that the PCO_2 gap increased and portal venous blood flow decreased in pigs with acute pancreatitis, but did improve significantly with resuscitation. Niederau et al. have also demonstrated in a choline-deficient, ethionine-supplemented diet mice model that hydration by subcutaneous fluid markedly improved survival and normalized the hematocrit without having significant biochemical or morphologic effects [27].

Crystalloid resuscitation has been studied only sparingly in animal studies of acute pancreatitis. Knol et al. evaluated the effect of low and high infusion rates of lactated Ringer's solution in 14 dogs with bile trypsin pancreatitis [28]. They found that pancreatic blood flow decreased to a greater extent in the low infusion group compared to the high infusion group. Crystalloid resuscitation with a balanced salt solution adequately restored plasma volume, supported tissue perfusion and prevented excessive hemodilution without detrimental effects on pulmonary pressures or oxygenation in a canine model of acute hemorrhagic pancreatitis [29].

The majority of animal studies dealing with fluid resuscitation have used colloid solutions, most notably dextran, and generally found improved outcomes compared with crystalloid resuscitation. One suspected reason for improved outcomes with colloids has been that they are not as permeable to leakage in the pancreatic microcirculation compared with crystalloids. By remaining in the luminal environment, circulatory blood flow is better maintained, and inflammatory mediators are less able to access the acinus [30–34].

Thus, in summary, animal studies have been relatively sparse, and the majority of these have been completed with colloid rather than crystalloid solutions. However, these studies have not been able to effectively answer the questions of which solution is most appropriate, what is the optimal rate of fluid resuscitation, and what are the consequences of overly aggressive resuscitation. Surprisingly, as detailed below, the clinical studies in humans have not appreciably answered these questions satisfactorily either.

Human Studies

Despite the universally accepted paradigm that aggressive fluid resuscitation is an important element of supportive care in acute pancreatitis which leads to improvements in important clinical outcomes, few studies have been performed on this and even a rarer number of randomized controlled trials. Questions about the rate of resuscitation, type of fluids, and consequences of over-aggressive resuscitation remain unanswered. However, in the last decade more attention had been focused on this important clinical area, and several randomized trials are planned to try to answer these critically important questions.

The original investigation in humans about the importance of aggressive fluid resuscitation was carried out by Baillargeon, Banks, and colleagues in the 1990s. They emphasized the importance of resuscitation in improving clinical outcomes. In a retrospective cohort study, they found that hemoconcentration with an admission hematocrit >47% or failure of admission hematocrit to decrease at approximately 24 hours were strong risk factors for the development of pancreatic necrosis [35]. Multiple subsequent studies have validated these findings, including the Banks group which performed a retrospective study to determine whether fluid resuscitation could prevent pancreatic necrosis among patients with hemoconcentration at the time of admission [36–41].

As these data suggest, inadequate fluid resuscitation leading to poor pancreatic microcirculatory perfusion has been associated with acute necrotizing pancreatitis [39]. Specifically, we now know that early fluid resuscitation has more of a therapeutic effect than delayed fluid resuscitation. Although early fluid resuscitation is generally agreed upon as an intervention of paramount importance, there are currently no standard guidelines on the optimal fluid type, volume, rate, or duration of treatment. Although human studies on the rate of hydration consistently show decreased morbidity and mortality with aggressive hydration in the first 24 hours, the total volume of hydration at the 48-hour mark seems to have a limited effect on patient outcomes.

The current American College of Gastroenterology (ACG) guidelines recommend 250–500 mL/h of isotonic crystalloid solution in the first 12–24 hours, with frequent re-evaluation every 6 hours and an ultimate goal of decreasing the blood urea nitrogen (BUN) levels [42]. Some experts recommend that in addition to the 1–2L fluid bolus given in the emergency department, the starting infusion should be at a rate of 250–300 mL/h or enough to produce a urine output of at least 0.5 mL/kg per hour [43]. The goal within the first 24 hours is a total infusion volume of 2.5–4L, with adjustments to be made based on the patient's age, weight, physical exam, and comorbid conditions [44].

The type of resuscitation fluid has not been satisfactorily studied. However, in a widely cited manuscript Wu and colleagues found that the use of lactated Ringer's solution, in place of normal saline, resulted in less SIRS and a decreased C-reactive protein at 48 hours [45]. However, this study was limited by the fact that is was conducted in only 40 patients. In patients undergoing ERCP, aggressive fluid resuscitation using lactated Ringer's solution has been shown to be an effective deterrent for the development of post-ERCP pancreatitis [46,47]. Thus, although they are not in the same exact clinical scenario as patients not undergoing ERCP, these results do suggest that the use of lactated Ringer's solution has a beneficial effect.

The issue of over-aggressive hydration and risk of poor outcomes, particularly the development of abdominal compartment syndrome, has been highlighted by two studies. The first, a retrospective evaluation of 99 patients with severe acute pancreatitis in Sweden, determined that patients receiving 4000 mL or more of fluids during the first 24 hours (n = 32) developed more respiratory complications (66% vs. 53%; *P*0.001) than patients who received less than 4000 mL of fluid [48]. Mao and colleagues have also reported improved survival rates by controlling the amount of fluid resuscitation within the first 72 hours in 83 patients with severe pancreatitis [49]. In addition, in a randomized controlled trial of patients with predicted severe pancreatitis whose hematocrit was

Study type	Number of patients	Comparison group	Outcome
Retrospective [35]	65	Aggressive (Hct <47) vs. nonaggressive	Hct >47 developed necrosis
Retrospective [48]	99	Aggressive (4L) vs. nonaggressive	Aggressive with more respiratory complications and increased ICU care
Retrospective [40]	45	Early vs. late resuscitation	Increased mortality in late
Retrospective [41]	434	Early vs. Late resuscitation	Less SIRS, organ failure, ICU admissions, LOS in early
RCT [45]	40	LR vs. normal saline	LR had decreased SIRS and CRP at 24 h
RCT [46]	62	Aggressive (3 mL/kg per h) vs. nonaggressive using LR in ERCP	Less hyperamylasemia and abdominal pain in aggressive group
RCT [50]	115	Aggressive (<35 Hct in 1st 24 h) vs. nonaggressive	A higher incidence of sepsis and decreased survival in aggressive group

Table 26.1 Important human studies of fluid resuscitation in acute pancreatitis.

Hct, hematocrit; ICU, intensive care unit; SIRS, systemic inflammatory response syndrome; LOS, length of stay; LR, lactated Ringer's solution; CRP, C-reactive protein.

aggressively lowered upon admission, those with aggressive lowering of their hematocrit had greater morbidity and mortality [50].

Thus, although important inroads have been made into the role of aggressive fluid resuscitation in the critical issue of supporting the pancreatic microcirculation in acute pancreatitis, several questions remain, particularly how best to monitor the rate of resuscitation and at what point the critical juncture of over-resuscitation occurs. Lactated Ringer's solution appears to represent an important breakthrough in the type of crystalloid solution to be used in this regard but further randomized controlled trials stratifying by the type of crystalloid solution are necessary. Continued animal studies into the effects of crystalloid and colloid solutions on the pancreatic microcirculations are in order as well as carefully designed human clinical trials using varying fluid solutions and rates, with an emphasis on patient monitoring and safety (Table 26.1).

Enteral and Parenteral Nutrition

Nutritional supplementation has long been an important component of conservative treatment in acute pancreatitis. Since most patients with acute pancreatitis must be "nothing by mouth" for at least part of their hospitalization, the mechanism of nutritional supplementation and type has been an active area of clinical research for many decades. Although the standard of care for many years included nothing per mouth and "resting" the pancreas by limiting enteral intake, recent studies have proved that early enteral feeding appears to be of significant benefit to clinical outcomes.

The problem with maintaining patients nothing by mouth is that bowel rest is associated with intestinal mucosal atrophy and increased infectious complications due to bacterial translocation [51]. In order to maintain gut barrier function, therefore, enteral feeding is preferred over parenteral feeding in the management of acute pancreatitis. This has been proven in multiple randomized controlled trials dating back to the early 1990s, and meta-analyses have consistently demonstrated the importance of enteral versus parenteral nutrition in both interstitial and predicted severe acute pancreatitis [52-54]. Currently there is no rationale to use parenteral over enteral nutrition in the setting of acute pancreatitis. Even in patients who cannot tolerate a full enteral diet, at least some degree of enteral nutrition should be provided to maintain gut barrier function.

In mild acute pancreatitis, early initiation of oral intake with a low-fat soft solid diet is often tolerated and has been demonstrated to be just as efficacious as tube feeding [55]. Further study has also demonstrated that even in patients with predicted severe acute pancreatitis, early oral versus on-demand tube feeding has demonstrated equivalent efficacy in a randomized controlled trial [56]. Enteral feeding is recommended within 3 days of hospitalization, typically after cessation of nausea, vomiting, discontinuation of parenteral analgesics, reduction in abdominal pain, and return of bowel sounds. Feeding can also be started with a low-fat solid diet and does not need to be initiated using the archaic clear liquid, mechanical soft, and low-fat method [57].

The choice between nasojejunal or nasogastric feeding has been debated for quite some time with nasjojejunal feeding being favored, again because of the issue of achieving pancreatic rest. However, recent studies have suggested that nasogastric feeding may be just as efficacious and well tolerated as nasojejunal feeding when evaluated in a randomized controlled setting [58]

The issue of type of feeding has been inadequately studied, but there has been a meta-analysis evaluating 20 randomized controlled trials comparing different formulations [59]. The authors concluded that the use of polymeric, rather than (semi)elemental, formulation does not lead to a significantly higher risk of feeding intolerance, infectious complications, or death in patients with acute pancreatitis. Neither the supplementation of enteral nutrition with probiotics nor the use of immunonutrition significantly improved the clinical outcomes. A Cochrane Database review also found similar lowquality evidence differentiating the types of formulations and their benefit in acute pancreatitis [60]. In addition, a recent study of the use of probiotics in acute pancreatitis demonstrated worsening mortality due to bowel ischemia in the group receiving probiotics and thus it is advised that probiotics should not be used in patients with acute pancreatitis [61].

Thus, in summary, enteral feeding is favored over parenteral feeding in acute pancreatitis based on

References

- 1 Neoptolemos JP, Raraty M, Finch M, Sutton R. Acute pancreatitis: the substantial human and financial costs. Gut 1998; 42:886–8891.
- 2 Mann DV, Hershman MJ, Hittinger R, Glazer G. Multicentre audit of death from acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1994;81:890–893.
- 3 Russo MW, Wei JT, Thiny MT et al. Digestive and liver disease statistics, 2004. Gastroenterology 2004;126:1448–1453.
- 4 Fagenholz PJ, Castillo CF, Harris NS, Pelletier AJ, Camargo CA Jr. Increasing United States hospital admissions for acute pancreatitis, 1988–2003. Ann Epidemiol 2007;17:491–497.
- **5** DeFrances CJ, Hall MJ, Podgornik MN. 2003 National Hospital Discharge Survey: advance data from vital and health statistics. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics, 2005: 359.
- **6** Morimoto T, Noguchi Y, Sakai T, Shimbo T, Fukui T. Acute pancreatitis and the role of histamine-2 receptor antagonists: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials of cimetidine. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2002;14:679–686.
- 7 Cameron J, Mehigan D, Zuidema GD. Evaluation of atropine in acute pancreatitis. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1979;148:206–208.

improvement in important clinical outcomes. Oral feeding should be initiated with 72 hours of admission in all patients using a low-fat diet. If patients cannot tolerate oral feeding, nasoenteric feeding, usually with a nasogastric feeding tube, can be employed. In those patient in whom appropriate enteral feeding is not tolerated, lowlevel "trickle" feeding should be used to help prevent gut translocation of bacteria which can lead to infected necrosis. Patients should not be given probiotics, as these formulations have demonstrated an increased risk of mortality due to mesenteric ischemia.

Conclusions

Supportive care in acute pancreatitis is critical to achieving optimal patient outcomes in the context of no targeted pharmacologic options in this disease. Aggressive fluid resuscitation and the initiation of early enteral feedings have revolutionized the care of the patient with acute pancreatitis. Further study, specifically targeting the type of fluids and enteral nutrition formulations in a randomized controlled trial format are needed, however, to further optimize conservative care for these patients.

- 8 Testoni PA, Bagnolo F, Andriulli A et al. Octreotide 24-h prophylaxis in patients at high risk for post-ERCP pancreatitis: results of a multicenter, randomized, controlled trial. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2001;15:965–972.
- **9** Uhl W, Buchler MW, Malfertheiner P, Beger HG, Adler G, Gaus W. A randomised, double blind, multicentre trial of octreotide in moderate to severe acute pancreatitis. Gut 1999;45:97–104.
- **10** Andriulli A, Leandro G, Clemente R et al. Metaanalysis of somatostatin, octreotide and gabexate mesilate in the therapy of acute pancreatitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 1998;12:237–245.
- 11 Imrie CW, McKay CJ. The possible role of plateletactivating factor antagonist therapy in the management of severe acute pancreatitis. Baillieres Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 1999;13:357–364.
- 12 Sotoudehmanesh R, Khatibian M, Kolahdoozan S, Ainechi S, Malboosbaf R, Nouraie M. Indomethacin may reduce the incidence and severity of acute pancreatitis after ERCP. Am J Gastroenterol 2007;102:978–983.
- 13 Elmunzer BJ, Scheiman JM, Lehman GA et al. A randomized trial of rectal indomethacin to prevent post-ERCP pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2012:366;1414–1422.

- 14 Baron TH, Abu Dayyeh BK, Zinsmeister AR. Rectal indomethacin to prevent post-ERCP pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2012;367(3):277–278.
- 15 Banks PA, Freeman ML. Practice guidelines in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101:2379–2400.
- 16 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis 2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62:102–111.
- 17 Cuthbertson CM, Christophi C. Disturbances of the microcirculation in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2006;93:518–530.
- 18 Sweiry JH, Mann GE. Pancreatic microvascular permeability in caerulein-induced acute pancreatitis. Am J Physiol 1991;261:G685–G692.
- 19 Knoefel WT, Kollias N, Warshaw A, Waldner H, Nishioka NS, Rattner DW. Pancreatic microcirculatory changes in experimental pancreatitis of graded severity in rat. Surgery 1994;116:904–913.
- **20** Strate T, Mann O, Kleinhans H et al. Microcirculatory function and tissue damage is improved after therapeutic injection of bovine hemoglobin in severe acute rodent pancreatitis. Pancreas 2005;30:254–259.
- 21 Bassi D, Kollias N, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Foitzik T, Warshaw AL, Rattner DW. Impairment of pancreatic microcirculation correlates with the severity of acute experimental pancreatitis. J Am Coll Surg 1994;179:257–263.
- 22 Borodin YI, Vasilyeva MB, Larionov PM, Astashov VV, Yankaite EV. Hemolymphomicrocirculatory bed of the pancreas during acute experimental pancreatitis. Bull Exp Biol Med 2006;141:491–492.
- 23 Pandol SJ, Saluja AK, Imrie CW, Banks PA. Acute pancreatitis: bench to the bedside. Gastroenterology 2007;132:1127–1151.
- 24 Foitzik T, Hotz HG, Eibl G, Hotz B, Kirchengast M, Buhr HJ. Therapy for microcirculatory disorders in severe acute pancreatitis: effectiveness of plateletactivating factor receptor blockade vs. endothelin receptor blockade. J Gastrointest Surg 1999;3: 244–251.
- **25** Foitzik T, Eibl G, Buhr HJ. Therapy for microcirculatory disorders in severe acute pancreatitis: comparison of delayed therapy with ICAM-1 antibodies and a specific endothelin A receptor antagonist. J Gastrointest Surg 2000;4:240–246.
- 26 Juvonen PO, Tenhunen JJ, Heino AA et al. Splanchnic tissue perfusion in acute experimental pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 1999;34:308–314.
- **27** Niederau C, Crass RA, Silver G, Ferrell LD, Grendell JH. Therapeutic regimens in acute experimental hemorrhagic pancreatitis. Effects of hydration, oxygenation, peritoneal lavage, and a potent protease inhibitor. Gastroenterology 1988;95:1648–1657.

- 28 Knol JA, Inman MG, Strodel WE, Eckhauser FE. Pancreatic response to crystalloid resuscitation in experimental pancreatitis. J Surg Res 1987;43:387–392.
- **29** Martin DT, Steinberg SM, Kopolovic R, Carey LC, Cloutier CT. Crystalloid versus colloid resuscitation in experimental hemorrhagic pancreatitis. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1984;159:445–449.
- 30 Schmidt J, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Lewandrowski KB, Messmer K, Warshaw AL. Hyperoncotic ultrahigh molecular weight dextran solutions reduce trypsinogen activation, prevent acinar necrosis, and lower mortality in acute pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1993;165:40–44.
- 31 Schmidt J, Huch K, Mithofer K et al. Benefits of various dextrans after delayed therapy in necrotizing pancreatitis of the rat. Intensive Care Med 1996;22:1207–1213.
- **32** Donaldson LA, Schenk WJ. Experimental acute pancreatitis: the changes in pancreatic oxygen consumption and the effect of Dextran 40. Ann Surg 1979;190:728–731.
- **33** Klar E, Foitzik T, Buhr H, Messmer K, Herfarth C. Isovolemic hemodilution with dextran 60 as treatment of pancreatic ischemia in acute pancreatitis. Clinical practicability of an experimental concept. Ann Surg 1993;217:369–374.
- 34 Klar E, Herfarth C, Messmer K. Therapeutic effect of isovolemic hemodilution with dextran 60 on impairment of pancreatic microcirculation in acute biliary pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1990;211:346–353.
- 35 Baillargeon JD, Orav J, Ramagopal V, Tenner SM, Banks PA. Hemoconcentration as an early risk factor for necrotizing pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1998;93:2130–2134.
- 36 Gardner TB, Olenec CA, Chertoff JD, Mackenzie TA, Robertson DJ. Hemoconcentration and pancreatic necrosis: further defining the relationship. Pancreas 2006;33:169–173.
- 37 Lankisch PG, Mahlke R, Blum T et al. Hemoconcentration: an early marker of severe and/or necrotizing pancreatitis? A critical appraisal. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96:2081–2085.
- 38 Gan SI, Romagnuolo J. Admission hematocrit: a simple, useful and early predictor of severe pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 2004;49:1946–1952.
- **39** Brown A, Orav J, Banks PA. Hemoconcentration is an early marker for organ failure and necrotizing pancreatitis. Pancreas 2000;20:367–372.
- 40 Gardner TB, Vege SS, Chari ST et al. Faster rate of initial fluid resuscitation in severe acute pancreatitis diminishes in-hospital mortality. Pancreatology 2009;9:770–776.
- **41** Warndorf MG, Kurtzman JT, Bartel MJ et al. Early fluid resuscitation reduces morbidity among patients with

acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9:705–709.

- **42** Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS; American College of Gastroenterology. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108:1400–1415.
- **43** Talukdar R, Vege SS. Early management of severe acute pancreatitis. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2011;13:123–130.
- 44 Besselink M, van Santvoort H, Freeman M et al. IAP/ APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13:e1–e15.
- **45** Wu BU, Hwang JQ, Gardner TB et al. Lactated Ringer's solution reduces systemic inflammation compared with saline in patients with acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9(8):710–717.
- **46** Buxbaum J, Yan A, Yeh K, Lane C, Nguyen N, Laine L. Aggressive hydration with lactated Ringer's solution reduced pancreatitis after endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;12:303–307.
- **47** Shaygan-Nejad A, Masjedizadeh AR, Ghavidel AJ, Ghojazadeh M, Khoshbaten M. Aggressive hydration with lactated Ringer's solution as the prophylactic intervention for postendoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis: A randomized controlled double-blind clinical trial. J Res Med Sci 2015;20:838–843.
- **48** Eckerwall G, Olin H, Andersson B, Andersson R. Fluid resuscitation and nutritional support during severe acute pancreatitis in the past: what have we learned and how can we do better? Clin Nutr 2006;25:497–504.
- **49** Mao EQ, Tang YQ, Li L et al. Strategy of controlling fluid resuscitation for severe acute pancreatitis in acute phase. Zhonghua Wai Ke Za Zhi 2007;45:1331–1334.
- 50 Mao EQ, Fei J, Peng YB et al. Rapid hemodilution is associated with increased sepsis and mortality among patients with severe acute pancreatitis. Chin Med J 2010;123(13):1639–1644.
- **51** Steinberg W, Tenner S. Medical progress: acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1994;330:1198–1210.
- 52 Petrov MS, Kukosh MV, Emelyanov NV. A randomized controlled trial of enteral versus parenteral feeding in patients with predicted severe acute pancreatitis shows

a significant reduction in mortality and in infected pancreatic complications with total enteral nutrition. Dig Surg 2006;23:336–345.

- **53** Gupta R, Patel K, Calder PC, Yaqoob P, Primrose JN, Johnson CD. A randomised clinical trial to assess the effect of total enteral and total parenteral nutritional support on metabolic, inflammatory and oxidative markers in patients with predicted severe acute pancreatitis II (APACHE 6). Pancreatology 2003;3:406–413.
- 54 Yi F, Ge L, Zhao J et al. Meta-analysis: total parenteral nutrition versus total enteral nutrition in predicted severe acute pancreatitis. Intern Med 2012; 51:523–530.
- 55 Eckerwall GE, Tingstedt BB, Bergenzaun PE, Andersson RG. Immediate oral feeding in patients with acute pancreatitis is safe and may accelerate recovery—a randomized clinical study. Clin Nutr 2007;26:758–763.
- 56 Bakker OJ, van Brunschot S, van Santvoort HC et al. Early versus on-demand nasoenteric tube feeding in acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2014;371(21):1983–1993.
- 57 Jacobson BC, Vander Vliet MB, Hughes MD, Maurer R, McManus K, Banks PA. A prospective, randomized trial of clear liquids versus low-fat solid diet as the initial meal in mild acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007;5:946–951.
- 58 Eatock FC, Chong P, Menezes N et al. A randomized study of early nasogastric versus nasojejunal feeding in severe acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2005;100:432–439.
- **59** Petrov MS, Loveday BP, Pylypchuk RD, McIlroy K, Phillips AR, Windsor JA. Systematic review and meta-analysis of enteral nutrition formulations in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2009;96(11):1243–1252.
- **60** Poropat G, Giljaca V, Hauser G, Štimac D. Enteral nutrition formulations for acute pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015;3:CD010605.
- **61** Besselink MG, van Santvoort HC, Buskens E et al. Probiotic prophylaxis in predicted severe acute pancreatitis: a randomised, double-blind, placebocontrolled trial. Lancet 2008;371:651–659.

ICU Treatment of Severe Acute Pancreatitis

Scott R. Gunn¹ and David C. Whitcomb²

¹ Department of Critical Care Medicine, University of Pittsburgh/UPMC, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

² Departments of Medicine, Cell Biology & Molecular Physiology, and Human Genetics, Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition,

University of Pittsburgh/UPMC, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis remains a complex, progressive, and variable acute inflammatory syndrome. In some cases the inflammatory response is so severe that a sequence of systemic inflammation defined by the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS), vascular leak syndrome (VLS), multiorgan dysfunction, shock, and death may occur. Patients with life-threatening complications should be managed in the intensive care unit (ICU), where early intervention and support may result in better outcomes. This chapter will focus on management following a general clinical pathway to emphasize the sequence of common events and evidence behind clinical decisions.

Pre-ICU Management

Optimal treatment begins in the clinic or emergency department (Fig. 27.1). The primary goals in early evaluation include confirming the diagnosis, detecting early signs of organ dysfunction, and initiating fluid resuscitation. Fluid resuscitation (see Chapter 26) may be the most important early intervention for stabilizing and treating patients with evolving severe acute pancreatitis.

The initial physical examination is central to assessment and proper triage. The clinical histories are variable, but sudden onset of severe, sharp, unrelenting pain with nausea and vomiting is common. In addition to a routine physical examination the clinician should focus on early signs of severe acute pancreatitis, including severe pain, anxiety, confusion, scleral icterus, diaphoresis, dry mouth, tachycardia, thready pulses, acrocyanosis, tachypnea, lung rales, and abdominal tenderness with or without rebound pain. Postural changes (e.g., supine to standing) resulting in dizziness or tachycardia suggest significant intravascular hypovolemia [1].

The initial laboratory assessment should include standard diagnostic tests in addition to standard laboratory tests (Box 27.1). These tests serve both as baseline values for future comparisons and early biomarkers of organ dysfunction that may require ICU management. A chest X-ray may provide early evidence of pulmonary edema [2,3].

Early morbidity and mortality are complications of SIRS, especially when it leads to VLS [4] and organ dysfunction involving the lungs, cardiovascular system, intestines, and kidneys [5–8]. Early management focuses on fluid resuscitation and oxygenation. Patient comfort centers on treatment of pain and nausea.

Life-threatening hypovolemia in acute pancreatitis develops as a consequence of VLS, which occurs in an unpredictable subset of patients. The mechanism of hypovolemia in acute pancreatitis appears to overlap with trauma and VLS [4,9]. Blood pressure may not become significantly decreased until the patient has lost 30–40% of circulating blood volume [10]. Therefore, blood pressure correlates poorly with both blood volume and cardiac output. Furthermore, significant hypovolemia may be masked by splanchnic vasoconstriction and shunting of blood from the viscera to maintain circulation to the brain and heart.

Hypoperfusion and/or ischemia of visceral organs create two additional challenges to the problem of generalized tissue ischemia. First, hypoperfusion may continue long after systemic volume resuscitation has

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

27



Figure 27.1 An illustrative clinical pathway for managing patients during the initial evaluation and possible admission into the intensive care unit. CXR, chest X-ray; HR, heart rate; LR, lactated Ringer's solution; TG, triglyceride level; VLS, vascular leak syndrome.

occurred, resulting in continued ischemic stress on intestinal mucosal epithelial cells, the most vulnerable cells of the gut [11,12]. Second, mucosal epithelial cell injury results in breakdown of the mucosal barrier and translocation of bacteria and toxic factors that enter the circulation via the mesenteric lymphatics and drive SIRS [13–15]. Thus, in some patients, a vicious cycle develops with systemic inflammation leading to VLS, which causes intravascular hypovolemia and splanchnic vascular bed ischemia, leading to translocation of proinflammatory toxins from the gut lumen into the lymphatics that further drives systemic inflammation. Interruption of this cycle should begin with minimizing or preventing intravascular hypovolemia.

The usual systolic blood pressure of adults varies widely, so the relative change in both blood pressure and heart rate may be more important than an absolute value. A systolic blood pressure <90 mmHg, however, is likely to be a *late* sign of severe intravascular hypovolemia [16]. An elevated hematocrit indicates hemoconcentration and implies significant extravasation of serum from the bloodstream and is a harbinger of impending organ

Box 27.1 Baseline blood-based laboratory tests

Diagnostic tests

- Amylase
- Lipase level
- Triglyceride level
- Calcium
- Albumin

Management tests

- Electrolytes (sodium, potassium, chloride, bicarbonate)
- Blood urea nitrogen
- Creatinine
- Blood glucose
- Complete blood count (for white blood cell count and hematocrit)
- Liver injury tests
- Serum lactate
- Arterial blood gas (optional)

failure [17]. Elevated lactate levels also suggest that tissues may already be in shock [18]. We believe that optimal treatment includes the prevention of hypotension and shock, and resuscitation should not be delayed until signs of hemoconcentration and shock develop.

Treatment and prevention of progressive intravascular hypovolemia must begin before the patient is transferred to the ICU. We recommend that a liter of balanced salt solution should be given rapidly, as soon as the diagnosis of acute pancreatitis is made, with modifications for patients with existing comorbidities. In patients with a fluid deficit, repeated boluses and/or fluid support at rates of 250–500 mL per hour should be consider until the patient's cardiovascular system is stabilized [5,19]. Urinary output may be useful in determining fluid status.

Early use of supplemental oxygen is warranted with continuous monitoring of oxygen saturation via pulse oximetry or intermittent arterial blood gas analysis. The pulmonary edema seen in patients with severe acute pancreatitis and VLS is usually due to capillary injury and extravasation of plasma, not fluid overload. Therefore, the treatment should be positive pressure ventilation and not diuresis, unless the patient is absolutely volume overloaded.

For pain we recommend hydromorphone 0.5–2.0 mg intravenously every 15 minutes while the respiratory rate is >10 and systolic blood pressure is >90 mmHg. However, no differences between opiates were demonstrated in systematic reviews of variable quality clinical studies [20,21]. For nausea we give ondansetron 4–8 mg intravenously every 6 hours as needed.

Special Considerations

As in trauma, management decisions made in the early minutes and hours of care have significant downstream consequences. The emergency in severe acute pancreatitis is fluid management and tissue oxygenation within the context of systemic inflammation. But unlike trauma where the insult is rapid and finite, the systemic inflammation of acute pancreatitis evolves, so continued attention to the evolution of the process over the first 24 hours is critical.

We strongly discourage the use of contrast computed tomography (CT) scan in early severe acute pancreatitis. The diagnosis can almost always be made by the combination of typical pain and elevated serum levels of pancreatic digestive enzymes [6,8]. Although contrast-enhanced CT scan remains useful for detecting and quantifying pancreatic necrosis and/or fluid collections, there are no urgent interventions, and the evaluation can be delayed for days. Early contrast CT poses at least two risks. First, the contrast may worsen the severity of pancreatic necrosis, as well as kidney injury in patients, especially if there is poor perfusion from hypovolemia and/or shunting of blood from visceral organs. Second, the process of obtaining a CT may interrupt evaluation and treatment, or delay transfer to the ICU. However, CT or other abdominal imaging modalities may be required if the diagnosis is in question.

Gallstone pancreatitis occurs when small gallstones become lodged at the sphincter of Oddi and trigger intrapancreatic digestive enzyme activation and acute pancreatitis. In some cases the gallstone remains lodged, whereas in others the stone passes on its own. Although there used to be great enthusiasm for urgent endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, biliary sphincterotomy, and stone removal, randomized studies failed to demonstrate a benefit for early intervention [22,23]. The exceptions are cases where an impacted gallstone results in ascending bacterial cholangitis [22]. This condition represents an urgent complication that requires a therapeutic intervention. In this setting, antibiotics should be started immediately. However, the priority of an ERCP is secondary to fluid resuscitation, airway management, and patient stabilization.

Indications for ICU Admission

Early and appropriate treatment of patients with acute pancreatitis may result in rapid resolution of signs and symptoms of more severe disease. In these cases it is reasonable for patients to be treated and monitored on a step-down unit until the clinical course of the patient dictates a change in care level. We recommend ICU admission for patients with persistent organ dysfunction who require a high level of care with frequent adjustments to the care plan. Examples include patients with lactate >4 mmol/L, systolic blood pressure at any time <90 mmHg, need for vasopressors, an ongoing heart rate of >125 per minute, rales on lung exam or oxygen saturation <91% on room air, a respiratory rate >25 per minute, any respiratory acidosis or positive serum ketones. In addition, patients with SIRS and VLS may require ICU admission for invasive monitoring of intravascular volume, and impending cardiac and/or pulmonary dysfunction.

ICU Treatment of Severe Acute Pancreatitis

The evolution of severe acute pancreatitis dictates the concerns and management strategies over the first days of disease. The initial phase (0–48 hours after onset of pain) reflects the magnitude of the acute inflammatory response with SIRS, vascular leak, and early organ dysfunction of the cardiovascular system, lungs, and kidneys. The second phase (48–120 hours after onset of pain) focuses on managing recovery of organ systems from injury and preventing secondary problems such as infection in immunocompromised patients from the compensatory anti-inflammatory response syndrome (CARS) [24].

Early ICU Management (0–48 Hours from Onset of Pain)

Managing patients with acute pancreatitis who require ICU admission is best done by a multidisciplinary team including intensivists and specialists in the medical and surgical management of pancreatitis.

Management of Cardiovascular Dysfunction

Hypotension may be the result of inadequate cardiac output from intravascular volume depletion, reduced systemic vascular resistance, or both. Early therapy should center on restoration of adequate circulating blood volume to ensure adequate oxygen delivery. Ongoing hypotension despite volume resuscitation will require vasopressor support. We guide our volume resuscitation and the initiation of pressors based on repeated physical exam, biochemical markers of perfusion (lactate and mixed venous oxygen saturations), and dynamic measures of preload responsiveness, such as pulse pressure variation on the arterial line of intubated patients [25–27].

If the patient remains hypotensive after preload is optimized, we initiate pressors for maintenance of perfusion pressure. We target a mean arterial pressure of \geq 65 mmHg. Once again, there are few study results to guide us in our choice of pressor. The literature suggests that neither norepinephrine nor epinephrine have a mortality benefit for patients with septic shock [18,28]. However, epinephrine may increase lactate levels despite achieving adequate perfusion pressure, so we start with norepinephrine. We do not routinely add vasopressin unless the patient exhibits significant complications from high-dose catecholamine therapy such as tachyarrhythmias [29].

Management of Pulmonary Dysfunction

Acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) is a wellrecognized complication of acute pancreatitis. Initial management with supplemental oxygen may prove inadequate and many patients with ARDS will require more aggressive care. High-flow oxygen through a nasal cannula provides heated and humidified oxygen at flow rates high enough to develop some continuous positive airway pressure. In addition, high-flow oxygen may be more comfortable than noninvasive ventilation [30].

All patients who require intubation and mechanical ventilation for ARDS should be initially managed with a tidal volume of 6 mL/kg predicted body weight. Respiratory rates are adjusted to achieve a pH between 7.30 and 7.45 if possible. Positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) and fraction of inspired oxygen (*F*iO₂) should be titrated to maintain an arterial *P*aO₂ of between 55 and 80 mmHg [31]. Titrating PEEP or *F*iO₂ to achieve a *P*aO₂ > 80 mmHg may improve arterial blood gas values, but has not been shown to improve survival [32]. If hypoxia persists (i.e., a *P*aO₂/*F*iO₂ ratio of <150 mmHg) and PEEP and *F*iO₂ levels exceed 10 and 0.6, respectively, we start both neuromuscular blockade [33] and prone position ventilation [34] early.

Management of Abdominal Compartment Syndrome

Abdominal compartment syndrome is a pathophysiologic process arising from increased tissue fluid within the peritoneal and/or retroperitoneal space. Like other compartment syndromes, when the abdominal cavity can no longer expand, further fluid collection results in increases in abdominal pressure with subsequent decreases in perfusion and ischemia to intra-abdominal organs. In patients with acute pancreatitis, swelling from pancreatic necrosis, ileus with gas distension, fluid collections, and volume overload from resuscitation may lead to abdominal compartment syndrome. Abdominal compartment syndrome is suspected on physical examination when the abdomen is firm and/or distended.

Intra-abdominal pressure is the steady-state pressure within the abdominal cavity and is measured by instilling 25 mL of sterile saline through the Foley catheter and measuring the resultant pressure at end expiration in the complete supine position after ensuring that abdominal muscle contractions are absent and with the transducer zeroed at the level of the midaxillary line [35]. A normal intra-abdominal pressure in critically ill adults is 5-7 mmHg. Intra-abdominal hypertension is a sustained pressure ≥ 12 mmHg.

Abdominal compartment syndrome is a sustained intra-abdominal pressure of \geq 20 mmHg with new organ dysfunction or failure. Although some patients may respond to a trial of sedation and neuromuscular blockade (relaxing the abdominal wall and thereby decreasing intra-abdominal pressure) and nasogastric tube decompression, many patients with acute pancreatitis and abdominal compartment syndrome will need a decompressive laparotomy.

Management of Metabolic Derangements

Hypertriglyceridemia

Hypertriglyceridemic acute pancreatitis represents a spectrum of underlying genetic disorders and metabolic risks such as diabetes mellitus and obesity. Triglycerides alone are rather inert. However, it is believed that in the presence of lipase(s), the triglycerides are hydrolyzed to free fatty acids (FFA), and it is the FFA that are toxic, especially unsaturated FFA [36]. Hypertriglyceridemia is associated with more severe acute pancreatitis and persistent organ failure [37], and may require special attention. Thus, while the focus of physicians treating hypertriglyceridemic acute pancreatitis in the past has often been on reducing the triglyceride levels, the focus should be on clearing FFA [36]. Serum concentrations of FFA are a function of production and clearance. The lipolysis of triglycerides normally occurs within tissues such as muscle, fat, and visceral organs by lipoprotein lipase (LPL), a regulated enzyme. FFA are cleared by these tissues, with excess FFA binding to albumin and transported to the liver where FFA are transferred from albumin to the hepatocytes. In acute pancreatitis, the controlled hydrolysis of triglycerides by LPL is disrupted with the addition of pancreatic lipase(s) that also catalyzes triglycerides to FFA in an unregulated way, overwhelming the capacity of the body to manage the FFA pool generated by LPL, and leading to lipotoxicity. In this case, management of the FFA-associated toxicity should focus on prevention of hydrolysis of triglycerides by LPL (e.g., fluid resuscitation and maintaining good hydration, avoiding heparin) by (theoretically) inhibiting pancreatic lipases [36], and by facilitating clearance of FFA from the serum with insulin infusion or apheresis/plasma exchange [38]. In addition to driving SIRS, FFA can block mitochondrial function, leading to lactic acidosis (pH <7.2, lactate >4mmol/L), often seen with low calcium (e.g., calcium <8.3 mg/dL). This requires emergency intervention in the ICU, especially in the presence of liver and/or kidney dysfunction. Note that a similar syndrome of lactic acidosis occurs with complications of metformin use [39].

Diabetic Ketoacidosis with Acute Pancreatitis

Acute pancreatitis often develops in patients with diabetic ketoacidosis (DKA). The mechanism triggering acute pancreatitis appears to be linked to low pH. In a study of 100 subjects with DKA the subjects with coexisting acute pancreatitis had more severe metabolic acidosis (mean pH7.15 vs. 7.31; P=0.0001) and higher anion gap (38.17 mEq/L vs. 25.16 mEq/L; P=0.0001) [40,41]. These patients may also have hypertriglyceridemia [42]. In these cases, addressing insulin deficiency, acidosis, and hydration generally results in rapid improvement.

Nutrition support is covered in Chapter 26.

Late ICU Management (>48 Hours After the Onset of Pain)

Visceral organs share a compartment and, to some extent, regulation of blood flow. Thus, damage to one organ should raise awareness of damage to others. The easiest organ to monitor is the kidney by following serum creatinine levels and blood urea nitrogen (BUN). The increase of serum creatinine and BUN levels over the first 24 hours remain among the best predictors of pancreatic necrosis and persistent organ failure [43,44]. We hypothesize that acute kidney injury in acute pancreatitis represents one component of a common mechanism of injury for multiple visceral organs (i.e., kidneys, pancreas, and intestine) that are damaged by hypoperfusion and ischemia. Intestinal ileus may be a parallel sign of visceral organ ischemia. Early recognition of high risk for pancreatic necrosis determines future management strategies, and thus further evaluation is warranted.

After resuscitation and stabilization, abdominal imaging remains central to the eventual evaluation of pancreatic morphology, intra-abdominal fluid collections, and other complications. The radiologic evaluation and staging of severe acute pancreatitis is covered in Chapter 25.

Alcohol Withdrawal Syndrome

Alcohol abuse is a common cause of severe acute pancreatitis and alcohol withdrawal may be a complication encountered in the late ICU phase. We start treatment with escalating doses of benzodiazepines [45]. Maximal doses of benzodiazepines are defined by their diluent, propylene glycol, which can have potentially toxic effects. For benzodiazepine-resistant alcohol withdrawal syndrome, we add either phenobarbital or ketamine.

References

- 1 McGee S, Abernethy WB, III, Simel DL. The rational clinical examination. Is this patient hypovolemic? JAMA 1999;281(11):1022–1029.
- 2 Platz E, Jhund PS, Campbell RT, McMurray JJ. Assessment and prevalence of pulmonary oedema in contemporary acute heart failure trials: a systematic review. Eur J Heart Failure 2015;17(9):906–916.
- 3 Wang CS, FitzGerald JM, Schulzer M, Mak E, Ayas NT. Does this dyspneic patient in the emergency department have congestive heart failure? JAMA 2005;294(15):1944–1956.
- **4** Whitcomb DC, Muddana V, Langmead CJ et al. Angiopoietin-2, a regulator of vascular permeability in inflammation, is associated with persistent organ failure in patients with acute pancreatitis from the United States and Germany. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(10):2287–2292.
- 5 Whitcomb DC. Acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med. 2006;354(20):2142–2150.
- **6** Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62(1):102–111.
- 7 Dellinger EP, Forsmark CE, Layer P et al. Determinantbased classification of acute pancreatitis severity: an international multidisciplinary consultation. Ann Surg 2012;256(6):875–880.
- **8** Working Group IAPAPAAPG. IAP/APA evidencebased guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–15.
- **9** Ganter MT, Cohen MJ, Brohi K et al. Angiopoietin-2, marker and mediator of endothelial activation with prognostic significance early after trauma? Ann Surg 2008;247(2):320–326.
- **10** Taylor BS, Harbrecht BG. The physiologic response to injury. In: Peitzman AB, Rhodes MD, Schwab CW,

Management of Infectious Risks

The use of antibiotics is discussed in Chapter 28. The management of infected pancreatic necrosis is discussed in Chapters 29–31.

Transition Planning

As the clinical course of the patient becomes clear and the intensity of organ support is reduced, transition out of the ICU must be considered. We consider transfer out of the ICU when the organ system dysfunction that necessitated ICU admission has resolved.

Yearly DM, Favian TC, eds. The Trauma Manual, 2nd edn. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2002: 21–22.

- 11 Vallet B, Lund N, Curtis SE, Kelly D, Cain SM. Gut and muscle tissue P02 in endotoxemic dogs during shock and resuscitation. J Appl Physiol (1985). 1994;76(2):793–800.
- 12 Oud L, Kruse JA. Progressive gastric intramucosal acidosis follows resuscitation from hemorrhagic shock. Shock 1996;6(1):61–65.
- 13 Kreimeier U. Pathophysiology of fluid imbalance. Crit Care 2000;4(suppl 2):S3–7.
- 14 Mittal A, Middleditch M, Ruggiero K et al. Changes in the mesenteric lymph proteome induced by hemorrhagic shock. Shock 2010;34(2):140–149.
- 15 Adams CA, Jr., Hauser CJ, Adams JM et al. Traumahemorrhage-induced neutrophil priming is prevented by mesenteric lymph duct ligation. Shock 2002;18(6):513–517.
- **16** Eastridge BJ, Salinas J, McManus JG et al. Hypotension begins at 110 mm Hg: redefining "hypotension" with data. J Trauma 2007;63(2):291–297; discussion 7–9.
- 17 Brown A, Orav J, Banks PA. Hemoconcentration is an early marker for organ failure and necrotizing pancreatitis. Pancreas 2000;20(4):367–372.
- 18 Dellinger RP, Levy MM, Carlet JM et al. Surviving Sepsis Campaign: international guidelines for management of severe sepsis and septic shock: 2008. Crit Care Med 2008;36(1):296–327.
- 19 Wu BU, Hwang JQ, Gardner TH et al. Lactated Ringer's solution reduces systemic inflammation compared with saline in patients with acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9(8):710–717.
- **20** Basurto Ona X, Rigau Comas D, Urrutia G. Opioids for acute pancreatitis pain. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013;7:CD009179.

- **21** Meng W, Yuan J, Zhang C et al. Parenteral analgesics for pain relief in acute pancreatitis: a systematic review. Pancreatology 2013;13(3):201–206.
- 22 van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, de Vries AC et al. Early endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in predicted severe acute biliary pancreatitis: a prospective multicenter study. Ann Surg 2009;250(1):68–75.
- 23 Folsch UR, Nitsche R, Ludtke R, Hilgers RA, Creutzfeldt W. Early ERCP and papillotomy compared with conservative treatment for acute biliary pancreatitis. The German Study Group on Acute Biliary Pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1997;336(4):237–242.
- 24 Adib-Conquy M, Cavaillon JM. Compensatory antiinflammatory response syndrome. Thromb Haemost 2009;101(1):36–47.
- 25 Pinsky MR, Brophy P, Padilla J, Paganini E, Pannu N. Fluid and volume monitoring. Int J Artif Org 2008;31(2):111–126.
- **26** Pinsky MR, Teboul JL. Assessment of indices of preload and volume responsiveness. Curr Opin Crit Care 2005;11(3):235–239.
- 27 Gunn SR, Pinsky MR. Implications of arterial pressure variation in patients in the intensive care unit. Curr Opin Crit Care 2001;7(3):212–217.
- 28 Zhou F, Mao Z, Zeng X et al. Vasopressors in septic shock: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. Ther Clin Risk Manag 2015;11:1047–1059.
- **29** Stewart IJ, Sosnov JA, Chung KK. Vasopressin, sepsis, and renal perfusion—a VASST deficit in our understanding. Crit Care Med 2014;42(6):1583–1584.
- **30** Frat JP, Thille AW, Mercat A et al. High-flow oxygen through nasal cannula in acute hypoxemic respiratory failure. N Engl J Med 2015;372(23):2185–2196.
- **31** The_Acute_Respiratory_Distress_Syndrome_Network. Ventilation with lower tidal volumes as compared with traditional tidal volumes for acute lung injury and the acute respiratory distress syndrome. The Acute Respiratory Distress Syndrome Network. N Engl J Med 2000;342(18):1301–1308.
- 32 Brower RG, Lanken PN, MacIntyre N et al. Higher versus lower positive end-expiratory pressures in patients with the acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 2004;351(4):327–336.
- 33 Papazian L, Forel JM, Gacouin A et al. Neuromuscular blockers in early acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 2010;363(12):1107–1116.
- 34 Guerin C, Reignier J, Richard JC et al. Prone positioning in severe acute respiratory distress syndrome. N Engl J Med 2013;368(23):2159–2168.

- **35** Kirkpatrick AW, Roberts DJ, De Waele J et al. Intra-abdominal hypertension and the abdominal compartment syndrome: updated consensus definitions and clinical practice guidelines from the World Society of the Abdominal Compartment Syndrome. Intensive Care Med 2013;39(7):1190–1206.
- **36** Navina S, Acharya C, Delany JP et al. Lipotoxicity causes multisystem organ failure and exacerbates acute pancreatitis in obesity. Sci Transl Med 2011;3(107):107ra10.
- **37** Nawaz H, Koutroumpakis E, Easler J et al. Elevated serum triglycerides are independently associated with persistent organ failure in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2015;110(10):1497–1450.
- 38 Click B, Ketchum AM, Turner R, Whitcomb DC, Papachristou GI, Yadav D. The role of apheresis in hypertriglyceridemia-induced acute pancreatitis: A systematic review. Pancreatology 2015;15(4):313–320.
- **39** Nyirenda MJ, Sandeep T, Grant I, Price G, McKnight JA. Severe acidosis in patients taking metformin—rapid reversal and survival despite high APACHE score. Diabetic Med 2006;23(4):432–435.
- 40 Nair S, Yadav D, Pitchumoni CS. Association of diabetic ketoacidosis and acute pancreatitis: observations in 100 consecutive episodes of DKA. Am J Gastroenterol 2000;95(10):2795–2800.
- 41 Yadav D, Nair S, Norkus EP, Pitchumoni CS. Nonspecific hyperamylasemia and hyperlipasemia in diabetic ketoacidosis: incidence and correlation with biochemical abnormalities. Am J Gastroenterol 2000;95(11):3123–3128.
- **42** Scherer J, Singh VP, Pitchumoni CS, Yadav D. Issues in hypertriglyceridemic pancreatitis: an update. J Clin Gastroenterol 2014;48(3):195–203.
- 43 Papachristou GI, Muddana V, Yadav D, Whitcomb DC. Increased serum creatinine is associated with pancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(6):1451–1452.
- **44** Koutroumpakis E, Wu BU, Bakker OJ et al. Admission hematocrit and rise in blood urea nitrogen at 24h outperform other laboratory markers in predicting persistent organ failure and pancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis: a post hoc analysis of three large prospective databases. Am J Gastroenterol 2015;110(12):1707–1716.
- 45 Dixit D, Endicott J, Burry L et al. Management of acute alcohol withdrawal syndrome in critically ill patients. Pharmacotherapy 2016;36(7):797–822.

Use of Antibiotics in Severe Acute Pancreatitis: Indications and Limitations

Rainer Isenmann¹ and Mathias Wittau²

¹ Department of Surgery, St.-Anna-Virngrund-Klinik, Ellwangen, Germany

² Department of General and Abdominal Surgery, University of Ulm, Ulm, Germany

Introduction

Although 85% of patients with acute pancreatitis experience an uneventful recovery, this disease bears a high risk for severe and even lethal complications. Cardiocirculatory, pulmonary, or renal failure, alone or in combination, are common problems in patients with severe acute pancreatitis. The treatment is conservative, including mechanical ventilation, hemofiltration, or hemodialysis as well as cardiocirculatory support, if required. The majority of patients respond to such an approach. Nevertheless, mortality of severe acute pancreatitis remains at about 10%.

The poorest prognosis is observed in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis who develop local bacterial infection. Surgical or interventional management is generally required in these cases and mortality rates exceeding 30% been reported [1,2]. Despite progress in our understanding of the pathology of pancreatic sepsis and in intensive care treatment, the mortality rates of infected pancreatic necrosis have not changed in recent decades. Recent attempts with nonsurgical or interventional treatment have been promising [1,3] but there is no doubt that bacterial infection will remain a life-threatening complication in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis.

The recently revised Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis discriminates between mild acute pancreatitis, moderately severe acute pancreatitis, and severe disease, depending on the occurrence of organ failure and/or local and systemic complications [4]. In contrast to former classification systems, where the term "infected pancreatic necrosis" has been used for all locally infected pancreatic entities, the revised classification distinguishes between morphologically different local infectious complications.

Infectious Complications

During the course of acute pancreatitis, either systemic or local pancreatic infections may occur. The incidence of these complications varies widely, depending on definition and patient selection.

Local Pancreatic Infection

In approximately 30-40% of the patients with necrotizing pancreatitis local infections of the necrotic areas develop [5]. Bacterial infection of pancreatic necrosis is the most important determinant of outcome [6]. The revised Atlanta classification discriminates between different morphological entities and comprises acute peripancreatic fluid collections (APFC), pancreatic pseudocysts, acute necrotic collections (ANC), and walled-off necrosis (WON). These morphologic entities have a variable potential for bacterial infection (Table 28.1) with pancreatic necrosis and WON bearing the highest risk. For our understanding of relevance of infectious complications and the role of antibiotics in the treatment algorithm, discrimination between these morphologies therefore is important. Irrespective of the morphologic differences, bacterial infection is a phenomenon of the later phase of acute pancreatitis, commonly observed after the third or fourth week after onset of the disease. This might be one of the reasons why all efforts to reduce the infection rate by prophylactic antibiotics have failed. There is a wide time frame for infection and it is difficult to impossible to define the exact period when prophylactic antibiotics might be effective.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

 Table 28.1
 Complications of severe acute pancreatitis with the potential risk of bacterial infection, according to the current revised

 Atlanta Classification [4].

	Characterization	Estimated potential for infection
Necrotizing pancreatitis	Inflammation associated with pancreatic parenchymal necrosis and/or peripancreatic necrosis	High
Walled-off necrosis (WON)	Necrotic tissue surrounded by a wall of tissue, usually >4 weeks after onset of pancreatitis	High
Acute necrotic collection (ANC)	Collection of necrosis and fluid during the first 4 weeks of AP	Moderate
Pancreatic pseudocyst	Walled of fluid collection weeks after AP. May require surgical drainage if persistent	Low-moderate
Acute peripancreatic fluid collection (APFC)	During the early phase of AP, resolve spontaneously	Low
AD		

AP, acute pancreatitis.

Systemic Bacterial Infection

Extra-abdominal bacterial infection is a common finding during severe acute pancreatitis. Its incidence varies widely in different studies. In a multinational European study, more than 40% of the patients had extra-abdominal infections, with respiratory tract infections being the most frequent ones (28%), followed by bloodstream infections (14%), and catheter-related infections as well as genitourinary tract infections (4%) [7]. In the author's own investigation, 25% of the patients of the control group (not treated with antibiotics) had extrapancreatic infection, with pneumonia being the most frequent one [8].

The clinical relevance of extrapancreatic infection has been clearly demonstrated: it increases mortality and adversely affects the outcome of acute pancreatitis [9]. Whether its relevance is equal to that of pancreatic sepsis is subject to discussion.

Spectrum of Bacteria

In the first description of infected pancreatic necrosis in the 1980s, the bacterial spectrum of infection was dominated by gram-negative enteric germs [5]. During the past three decades, there has been some change, but gram-negative bacteria still play a dominant role in the bacterial spectrum. Nevertheless, gram-positive microorganisms, especially staphylococci and enterococci are increasingly coming into focus. The bacterial spectrum is polymicrobial and comprises anaerobic bacteria as well (Table 28.2).

The role of multidrug resistance among these germs has recently been addressed. Many gram-positive species are resistant to methicillin, as are many extended spectrum beta-lactamase (ESBL)-producing gram-negative germs. In one recent study, 63% of the patients with infected pancreatic necrosis were infected with multiresistant germs [12]. As in other infectious pathologies, these multiresistant germs are of therapeutic and prognostic importance. Their isolation should prompt treatment with an adequate antibiotic drug according to the tested bacterial susceptibilities.

In addition, a considerable percentage of patients with necrotizing pancreatitis develop fungal infections. The prognostic impact of this has been discussed extensively during the past decade. Most often, fungal infection is caused by *Candida* species and is regarded to be predictive of worse outcome. It is generally accepted that antibiotic treatment promotes overgrowth of unaffected or resistant pathogens and is thus regarded to be a risk factor of both fungal and multiresistant infection [13,14].

Rationales for Antibiotics in Acute Pancreatitis

The use of antibacterial agents in acute pancreatitis has been debated since the 1970s. At first, antibiotics were regarded as a part of the treatment regime without clear definition of their indication. Our increasing knowledge about the impact and relevance of infection during the 1980s and 1990s has led to the definition of two potential settings for the use of antibiotics: for prevention of infection and for treatment of infection.

Prevention of Infection

The clinical relevance of bacteral infection with its poor prognosis supports treatment algorithms for its prevention. This led to the idea of prophylactic administration of antibiotics with the intention of preventing bacterial

	Beger 1986 [5]	lsenmann 2004 [6]	Dellinger 2007 [10]	Schmidt 2014 [11]
No. of isolates	75	19	30	88
Percentage of strains				
Enterococci	8%	11%	23%	28%
E. coli	32%	32%	7%	26% (Enterobacteriaceae)
Pseudomonas	7%	-	10%	7%
Anaerobic bacteria	7%	_	3%	n.d.
Fungi	4%	10%	10%	14%

Table 28.2 Development of the bacterial spectrum of infected pancreatic necrosis during the past 30 years. Selected strains from different studies. Note the increase in the incidence of enterococci and fungi.

n.d., no data.

superinfection. In recent years, there has been considerable scientific effort to prove such a concept as discussed later in this chapter.

Treatment of Infection

In combination with surgical debridement, antibiotic treatment is the mainstay in the treatment of any intraabdominal infection, including infected pancreatic necrosis. It is well known that inappropriate antibiotic treatment in severe sepsis results in a fivefold increase in mortality [15]. For acute pancreatitis a selective uptake of antibiotics into the pancreas has been described [16], which should be taken into account. As a consequence the antibiotics for treatment of pancreatic infection should not only be chosen according to the bacterial spectrum and their antibiacterial activity, but also according to their ability to penetrate into the infectious focus [16,17].

Clinical Studies with Antibiotics

During the past 20 years, there have been numerous controlled and uncontrolled, blinded and unblinded studies addressing the issue whether early administration of antibiotics in severe acute pancreatitis could reduce the incidence of local bacterial infection and consequently could improve the prognosis of the disease (Table 28.3). Among these, four had adequate scientific power for meaningful conclusions [8,10,18,19]. None of them has been able to give a definite answer to this question and according to the latest meta-analyses, there is no evidence to support the routine use of prophylactic antibiotics in patients with severe acute pancreatitis [20,21].

Consequently, neither the current guidelines of the International Association of Pancreatology/American

Pancreatic Association [33] nor of the American College of Gastroenterology recommend prophylactic antibiotics in severe acute pancreatitis [34].

What are the reasons for our inability to demonstrate a beneficial effect of prophylactic antibiotics on the infection rate in acute pancreatitis? First, acute pancreatitis is a heterogeneous disease with highly variable course ranging from mild and self-limiting to devastating with severe septic complications. The majority of patients with acute pancreatitis will never develop infectious complications. To date, there are no reliable parameters which allow the identification of patients at risk for developing pancreatic sepsis. Second, pancreatic infection is a phenomenon of the later course of the disease. Thus the ideal timing and optimal duration of antibiotic administration as prophylaxis is not clear. Antibiotics given too early and too long may be uneffective and promote bacterial resistance. Third, new concepts in the therapy of acute pancreatitis such as early enteral nutrition and treatment of organ dysfunctions may directly or indirectly affect the incidence of septic complications.

These facts, together with others, make it unlikely that we will ever be able to elaborate pathways for the prophylactic use of antibiotics in severe acute pancreatitis [35].

Indications for Antibiotic Treatment

The main indications for initiation of antibiotic treatment in acute pancreatitis are evidence or strong suspicion of local and/or systemic bacterial infection. Therefore, all current guidelines aim at the timely identification of infected necrosis. The recommended standard comprises close monitoring of infectious parameters, imaging by contrast-enhanced computed tomography and, in cases with strongly suspected bacterial infection, the fine-needle aspiration for Gram stain and culture (FNA) [34]. Pancreatic infection Table 28.3 Studies on antibiotic prophylaxis in severe acute pancreatitis. Note that only a few had adequate scientific power for meaningful conclusions.

Author			Double- blind	Patients	Effect on infected necrosis	Effect on mortality		
Pederzoli [22]	1993	Imipenem vs. None	No	41/33	Reduction in imipenem group	No		
Delcenserie [23]	1996	Ceftazidime + amikacin + metronidazole vs. none	No	11/12	Reduction in antibiotic group	No		
Schwarz [24]	1997	Ofloxacin + metronidazole vs. none	No	13/13	no	No		
Nordback [25]	2001	Early imipenem vs. imipenem delayed	No	25/33	Reduction in early treatment group	No		
Spicak [26]	2002	Ciprofloxacin + metronidazole vs. ciprofloxacin + metronidazole on demand	No	33/30	No	No		
Spicak [27]	2003	Meropenem vs. meropenem on demand	No	20/21	No	No		
Rokke [28]	2007	Imipenem vs. none	No	36/37	No	No		
Barreda [29]	2009	Imipenem vs. none	No	24/34	No	No		
Xue [30]	2009	Imipenem vs. none	No	29/27	No	No		
Yang [31]	2009	Imipenem vs. none	No	28/26	No	No		
Randomized/placebo-controlled with the best scientific power								
Sainio [18]	1995	Cefuroxime vs. none	No	30/30	No	Reduction in the cefuroxime group		
Bassi [19]	1998	Pefloxacin vs. imipenem	No	30/30	Reduction in the imipenem group	No		
Isenmann [13]	2004	Ciprofoxacin + metronidazole vs. placebo	Yes	58/56	No	No		
Dellinger [10]	2007	Meropenem vs. placebo	Yes	50/50	No	No		
Garcia-Barrasa [32]	2009	Ciprofoxacin vs. placebo	Yes	22/19	No	No		

should be suspected in patients with pancreatic or extrapancreatic necrosis and clinical deterioration or failure to improve over 7–10 days.

antibiotic treatment. The low rate of infected pancreatic necrosis (10.5%) as well as the favorable outcome (mortality 6% in the overall study) can be taken as rationale to initiate antibiotic treatment at these given indications.

Antibiotic Treatment on Demand

The experience from the Severe Acute Pancreatitis Study group (ASAP) study [8] showed that antibiotic treatment was initiated in a considerable percentage of patients with clinical deterioration. The criteria for initiating this so-called "antibiotic treatment on demand" in this study were:

- newly developed sepsis/SIRS;
- newly developed organ failure (pulmonary, renal, cardiocirculatory);
- increase in serum C-reactive protein and strongly suspected/proven extrapancreatic infection;
- increase in serum C-reactive protein and strongly suspected/proven pancreatic infection.

In 37% of the patients of this study, the double-blind study medication was terminated and switched to open

Choice of Antibiotics

The choice of antibiotics in necrotizing pancreatitis has to be taken into consideration:

- the bacterial spectrum,
- the antibiotic concentrations at the site of infection, and
- the results of clinical studies.

Based on these criteria, carbapenems, chinolones, and broad-spectrum cephalosporins are first choice drugs for the initial treatment of pancreatic infection. The latter two should be combined with metronidazole as they lack sufficient antibacterial activity in the anaerobic spectrum. Based on their pharmacokinetic properties, acylaminopenicillins/beta-lactamase inhibitor combinations can be regarded to be effective as well, although there are no clinical studies with these drugs. Following initiation of an empirical antibiotic therapy, a step down should be followed as soon as the results of bacterial susceptibility testing are available.

Up to now, there is no rationale to initiate a "blind" antifungal therapy. Antifungal agents should only be given when bacterial smears yield fungal infection.

Limitations of Antibiotic Treatment

Antibiotic treatment is an essential part of the therapeutic regime in patients with infected pancreatic necrosis, but is not enough on its own for successful treatment of these critically ill patients. The mainstay for success is source control of the infectious focus and debridement of the infectious material is an essential part of the treatment regime.

Today, open or laparoscopic surgical debridement and interventional drainage are subject to debate. Scientific evidence suggests that a "step-up approach" might provide favorable results as the best surgical approach in pancreatic infection [1]. Following such an approach, the patient is managed by conservative treatment as long as

References

- 1 van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ et al.; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2010;362:1491–1502.
- 2 Petrov MS, Shanbhag S, Chakraborty M, Phillips AR, Windsor JA. Organ failure and infection of pancreatic necrosis as determinants of mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139:813–820.
- **3** Mouli VP, Sreenivas V, Garg PK. Efficacy of conservative treatment, without necrosectomy, for infected pancreatic necrosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2013;144:333–340.
- 4 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al.; Acute Pancreatitis Classification Working Group. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62:102–111.
- **5** Beger HG, Bittner R, Block S, Büchler M. Bacterial contamination of pancreatic necrosis. A prospective clinical study. Gastroenterology 1986;91:433–438.
- **6** Isenmann R, Rau B, Beger HG. Bacterial infection and extent of necrosis are determinants of organ failure in patients with acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1999;86:1020–1024.
- 7 de Waele JJ, Rello J, Anzueto A et al. Infections and use of antibiotics in patients admitted for severe acute pancreatitis: data from the EPIC II study. Surg Infect (Larchml) 2014;15:394–398.

possible. In the case of strongly suspected or proven pancreatic infection, percutaneous drainage is used as an initial approach for source control. If this fails, surgical necrosectomy (minimally invasive or open) follows [36].

Whether or not pancreatic infection can be treated with antibiotics alone and without debridement is under current investigation. The first studies following such an approach have been criticized [37], but a recent metaanalysis shows that in selected patients this can be safely done with low mortality [3]. Nevertheless, it is necessary to define criteria that characterize the group of patients who are eligible for such a conservative approach.

Most recently, a global overview on the use of antibiotics among physicians indicated that their use, both as prophylaxsis and as treatment in acute pancreatitis, is widespread [38]. Irrespective of the national treatment guidelines for the disease, antibiotics are frequently given without clear indication, even in mild pancreatitis or when pyrexia is present. This overuse poses not only healthcare problems in terms of unnecessary expense but also risks for the patients, including antibiotic-associated side-effects and selection of multiresistant bacteria.

- 8 Isenmann R, Rünzi M, Kron M et al.; German Antibiotics in Severe Acute Pancreatitis Study Group. Prophylactic antibiotic treatment in patients with predicted severe acute pancreatitis: a placebocontrolled, double-blind trial. Gastroenterology 2004;126:997–1004.
- **9** Uomo G. Extra-pancreatic infections in acute pancreatitis: supporting or main actor into the disease's outcome? JOP 2013;14:469–470.
- 10 Dellinger EP, Tellado JM, Soto NE et al. Early antibiotic treatment for severe acute necrotizing pancreatitis: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study Ann Surg 2007;245:674–683.
- 11 Schmidt PN, Roug S, Hansen EF, Knudsen JD, Novovic S. Spectrum of microorganisms in infected walled-off pancreatic necrosis impact on organ failure and mortality. Pancreatology 2014;14:444–449.
- 12 Lee HS, Lee SK, Park do H et al. Emergence of multidrug resistant infection in patients with severe acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2014;14:450–453.
- 13 Isenmann R, Schwarz M, Rau B, Trautmann M, Schober W, Beger HG. Characteristics of infection with *Candida* species in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. World J Surg 2002;26:372–376.
- 14 Trikudanathan G1, Navaneethan U, Vege SS. Intraabdominal fungal infections complicating acute pancreatitis: a review. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106:1188–1192.

- 15 Kumar A, Ellis P, Arabi Y et al.; Cooperative Antimicrobial Therapy of Septic Shock Database Research Group. Initiation of inappropriate antimicrobial therapy results in a fivefold reduction of survival in human septic shock. Chest 2009;136:1237–1248.
- 16 Büchler M, Malfertheiner P, Friess H et al. Human pancreatic tissue concentration of bactericidal antibiotics. Gastroenterology 1992;103:1902–1908.
- 17 Bassi C, Pederzoli P, Vesentini S et al. Behavior of antibiotics during human necrotizing pancreatitis. Antimicrob Agents Chemother 1994;38:830–836.
- 18 Sainio V, Kemppainen E, Puolakkainen P et al. Early antibiotic treatment in acute necrotising pancreatitis. Lancet 1995;346:663–667.
- **19** Bassi C, Falconi M, Talamini G et al. Controlled clinical trial of pefloxacin versus imipenem in severe acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1998;115:1513–1517.
- **20** Villatoro E, Mulla M, Larvin M. Antibiotic therapy for prophylaxis against infection of pancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2010;CD002941.
- 21 Wittau M, Mayer B, Scheele J, Henne-Bruns D, Dellinger EP, Isenmann R. Systematic review and meta-analysis of antibiotic prophylaxis in severe acute pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2011;46:261–270.
- 22 Pederzoli P, Bassi C, Vesentini S, Campedelli A. A randomized multicenter clinical trial of antibiotic prophylaxis of septic complications in acute necrotizing pancreatitis with imipenem. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1993;176(5):480–483.
- **23** Delcenserie R, Yzet T, Ducroix JP. Prophylactic antibiotics in treatment of severe acute alcoholic pancreatitis. Pancreas 1996;13(2):198–201.
- 24 Schwarz M, Isenmann R, Meyer H, Beger HG. Antibiotika bei nekrotisierender Pankreatitis—
 Ergebnisse einer kontrollierten Studie. Dtsch Med Wochenschr 1997;122(12):356–361.
- 25 Nordback I, Sand J, Saaristo R, Paajanen H. Early treatment with antibiotics reduces the need for surgery in acute necrotizing pancreatitis-a single-center randomized study. J Gastrointest Surg 2001;5(2):113–118.
- **26** Spicak J, Hubaczova M, Antos F et al. Antibiotics in the treatment of acute pancreatitis-findings from a randomized multi-center prospective study. Ces Slov Gastroent Hepatol 2002;56:183–189.

- 27 Spicak J, Hejtmankova S, Hubaczova M et al. Antibiotic prophylaxis of infectious complications of acute pancreatitis—the results of a randomised study by meropenem. Ces Slov Gastroent Hepatol 2003;57:222–227.
- 28 Røkke O, Harbitz TB, Liljedal J et al. Early treatment of severe pancreatitis with imipenem: a prospective randomized clinical trial. Scand J Gastroenterol 2007;42:771–776
- **29** Barreda L, Targarona J, Milian W et al. Is the prophylactic antibiotic therapy with Imipenem effective for patients with pancreatic necrosis? Acta Gastroenterol Latinoam 2009;39(1):24–29.
- **30** Xue P, Deng LH, Zhang ZD et al. Effect of antibiotic prophylaxis on acute necrotizing pancreatitis: results of a randomized controlled trial. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;24(5):736–742.
- **31** Yang X, Deng LH, Xue P, Zhao L, Jin T, Wan M. Non-preventive use of antibiotics in patients with severe acute pancreatitis treated with integrated traditional Chinese and Western therapy: a randomized controlled trial. J Chion Interg Med 2009;7:330–333.
- 32 García-Barrasa A, Borobia FG, Pallares R et al. A double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of ciprofloxacin prophylaxis in patients with acute necrotizing pancreatitis. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(4):768–774.
- **33** Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–e15.
- 34 Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS; American College of Gastroenterology. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108:1400–1415.
- **35** De Waele JJ. A role for prophylactic antibiotics in necrotizing pancreatitis? Why we may never know the answer ... Crit Care 2008;12:195.
- 36 da Costa DW, Boerma D, van Santvoort HC et al. Staged multidisciplinary step-up management for necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2014:101:e65–e79.
- 37 Ruenzi M, Niebel W, Goebell H, Gerken G, Layer P. Severe acute pancreatitis: nonsurgical treatment of infected necroses. Pancreas 2005;30:195–199.
- 38 Baltatzis M, Jegatheeswaran S, O'Reilly DA, Siriwardena AK. Antibiotic use in acute pancreatitis: global overview of compliance with international guidelines. Pancreatology 2016;16(2):189–193.

Interventional and Surgical Management of Acute Pancreatitis

29

Indications for Interventional and Surgical Treatment of Necrotizing Pancreatitis

Thomas E. Clancy

Department of Surgery, Brigham and Women's Hospital, Boston, MA; Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Introduction

Whereas interstitial acute pancreatitis is typically a self-limited disease process that usually responds to supportive care, the more severe necrotizing pancreatitis can be seen in approximately 20% of patients. This is characterized by necrosis of the pancreatic parenchema or peripancreatic tissue, manifestations of the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS), with risks for infection and multiorgan failure [1]. High rates of morbidity are associated with mortality of up to 15% in the setting of necrotizing pancreatitis and as high as 30% in the subset of patients who develop infected pancreatic necrosis [2,3]. A variety of surgical and interventional approaches have been used in an attempt to limit the substantial morbidity and mortality of necrotizing pancreatitis.

Over the last few decades, there has been a significant change in the indications for intervention in necrotizing pancreatitis, timing of intervention, and methods of surgical, minimally invasive, radiologic, and endoscopic intervention. Recent revision of the 1992 Atlanta classification of acute pancreatitis [4] to more precisely describe the clinical behavior and imaging characteristics of acute pancreatitis [5] has occurred in parallel with a progressively less interventional and less invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis. Although no universally accepted management algorithm exists to guide management, evidence-based consensus continues to develop [6].

Interventions for Pancreatic Necrosis: Historical Perspective

Just a few decades ago, the association of pancreatic necrosis with systemic inflammation and secondary infection led to the goal of surgically removing all necrotic pancreas regardless of the presence of infection [7-9]. In 1991, Bradley and Allen published a small series of 11 patients successfully managed nonoperatively with sterile pancreatic necrosis [10]. The general acceptance of nonoperative management for sterile pancreatic necrosis was facilitated by the publication of large series demonstrating favorable overall mortality and complications [11,12]. In this new paradigm, intervention was primarily limited to surgical debridement for cases of infected pancreatic necrosis as demonstrated by computed tomography (CT)-guided fineneedle aspiration (FNA) of the pancreas. Banks et al. showed a sensitivity and specificity of 96.2% and 99.4%, respectively, for detection of infected necrosis, with a positive predictive value of 99.5% and a negative predictive value of 95.3% [13]. The presence of infection or positive Gram stain on CT-guided pancreatic aspiration, however, was considered an absolute indication for debridement, as superinfection of the necrotic parenchyma had been associated with a mortality of virtually 100% without debridement [14].

The absolute necessity of surgical debridement for infected necrosis was subsequently questioned with the

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

demonstration of successful nonoperative management in some patients. Runzi et al. [15] showed in a series of over 80 patients with documented infected pancreatic necrosis that initial conservative therapy can be instituted, including antibiotic therapy and maximal supportive care. Mortality in patients managed with surgery was identical to that in those managed nonoperatively. Surgical therapy, when required, was often delayed to a later stage of disease, when the systemic inflammatory response has been stabilized and necrotic pancreas had become demarcated. In other patients, surgical therapy was avoided altogether. Subsequent studies have confirmed this strategy: Garg et al. describe a 10-year series of 80 patients with infected pancreatic necrosis in whom 47 were treated with antibiotics alone [16]. The paradigm of urgent surgical debridement for all patients with infected pancreatic necrosis is therefore no longer considered valid.

Indications and Timing of Intervention

Unlike the prior delineation of pancreatic necrosis to infected and sterile versions, the revised Atlanta classification [5] divides collections associated with necrotizing pancreatitis according to time of disease onset. A collection that develops early and lacks a discrete wall is referred to as an acute necrotic collection (ANC), whereas a collection that persists after 4 weeks is referred to as walled-off necrosis (WON). Both forms may be sterile or infected. Although the presence or absence of infection is crucial for prognosis and affects management decisions, the presence of clinical symptoms rather than suspicion of infection is considered paramount for intervention.

Pancreatic Necrosis with Infection

Despite demonstrated success with nonsurgical management for infected necrosis, many if not most patients with infected pancreatic necrosis require some form of intervention. Some series suggest that clinically stable and relatively asymptomatic patients with infected necrosis can be managed with antibiotics alone [15–17]. Nonetheless, patients with infection are prone to clinical decline and require surgical, endoscopic, or radiographic intervention with the onset of clinical signs not responding to medical management. In the era of surgical management, delayed intervention was far preferable to early surgery. A randomized trial has shown that early surgical intervention is associated with higher morbidity and mortality than when intervention is delayed at least 12 days [18]. Other reviews have confirmed lower mortality with delayed surgical intervension [19,20] and other data suggest that early surgery is in fact an independent predictor of poor outcome in necrotizing pancreatitis [21].

Expedited intervention may be required in patients demonstrating progressive systemic sepsis or hemodynamic instability. In the absence of such systemic signs, clinically stable patients may generally be managed at least temporarily with antibiotics to allow further organization of the inflammatory process. Delayed surgical, endoscopic, or radiologic management may then proceed if clinical symptoms do not improve [6].

Delayed surgical intervention of infected pancreatic necrosis has been facilitated by the use of percutaneous catheter drains. A 1998 series by Freeney et al. [22] demonstrated that some patients with infected pancreatic necrosis might have surgical management delayed or potentially avoided altogether with the use of large-bore percutaneous catheters placed under CT guidance. This strategy was validated in a multicenter trial in which patients were randomized to standard pancreatic debridement versus a "step-up" approach in which debridement was used only if necessary [23]. Using a "step-up" approach, complications were significantly lower, and about one-third of patients were treated with catheter drainage alone.

Infected necrosis is suspected with clinical deterioration of a previously stable patient with acute pancreatitis or pancreatic necrosis. Some patients may demonstrate gas within necrotic debris on abdominal imaging via the presence of gas-forming organisms or via a fistula to the colon, small bowel, or stomach. Alternatively, infection may be proven by culture or Gram stain obtained by image-guided FNA [24]. Although a Gram stain positive for organisms was previously thought to mandate surgical early intervention [11], patients with suspected infection are increasingly managed with antibiotics and supportive care to allow less invasive and delayed management of a walled-off collection [3]. Diagnostic FNA is therefore used less routinely in the management of suspected infection.

Symptomatic Pancreatic Necrosis/ Walled-Off Necrosis

The precise role of radiographic drainage, endoscopic or surgical debridement in sterile pancreatic necrosis is less clear. Although most patients with sterile pancreatic necrosis respond to supportive care without the need for intervention, others will experience clinical decline, including organ failure despite the presence of demonstrable infection. Historically, some authors had therefore suggested the need for surgical debridement in patients with progression of disease or failure to improve, regardless of the status of infection [25,26]. Unfortunately, no uniform criteria defined which patients with sterile pancreatic necrosis might benefit from debridement. In the era of surgical debridement as the primary intervention for necrotizing pancreatitis, some authors suggested criteria for intervention including the extent of necrosis of more than 50% of the pancreatic parenchyma [25], rapid clinical deterioration with multiple organ failure [27], or the presence or persistence of organ failure [28,29]. However, evidence is lacking to support the use of these criteria as an absolute indication for debridement or drainage. Close analysis of one study of 89 patients with severe sterile necrosis identified only two patients who died that might have theoretically benefitted from earlier surgical debridement, though no clinical parameters were able to easily differentiate these patients from others with severe sterile necrosis [12].

As noted above, in the absence of clinical confirmation of infection by image-guided FNA or suggestive imaging, intervention is typically based on the clinical course and trajectory. Patients are therefore often brought to intervention for not just documented infection, with positive pancreatic FNA, but also for suspected infection based on persistent sepsis or progressive clinical deterioration [30]. Given the additional morbidity and mortality associated with open surgery, radiologic or endoscopic drainage is used prior to surgical intervention [31].

The process of walled-off pancreatic necrosis recognized in the revised Atlanta classification was previously described by Baron as "organized pancreatic necrosis" [32]. In this condition, an intrapancreatic or extrapancreatic heterogeneous semisolid collection develops in the context of acute necrotizing pancreatitis and has an encapsulated wall [5]. A subset of patients with WON may experience a prolonged clinical course marked by persistent pain, malaise, and inability to eat. This symptom complex was described by Warshaw as "persistent unwellness" [33]. The precise indications and timing of intervention are not precisely defined for these patients.

Asymptomatic WON does not require intervention regardless of the size of the collection, and may resolve with conservative management (Fig. 29.1). Symptomatic WON, however, can be marked by pain, intestinal, or biliary obstruction, or later infection. In one series, approximately 10% of patients with sterile pancreatic necrosis underwent surgery for persistent pain and organized necrosis at a mean of 29 days after initial presentation [12].



Figure 29.1 Walled-off necrosis. A 55-year-old man presented with severe acute pancreatitis and an acute necrotic collection. He was managed conservatively, and imaging 6 weeks after presentation revealed a large area of walled-off necrosis involving the entire body and tail of the pancreas. The patient remained asymptomatic and no intervention was pursued.

Surgical and Interventional Procedures

The use of various radiologic, surgical, and endoscopic interventions for necrotizing pancreatitis will vary among institutions [6]. Although open surgical necrosectomy was previously considered the definitive management, a number of minimally invasive techniques have been developed. As noted above, delayed intervention is preferable in all patients if possible, particularly when open surgical management is used [34]. However, interventional radiologic techniques may be performed earlier with suspected infection [19]. Even in the setting of suspected or known infection, there is a growing trend to treat with supportive care and antibiotics unless there are signs of sepsis, until the pancreatic collection becomes walled off [3].

Surgical Debridement

Open surgical debridement for years was considered the gold standard of surgical intervention for pancreatic necrosis, by removing necrotic pancreatic and peripancreatic tissue and establishing a means of postoperative drainage while preserving viable pancreatic parenchyma. Methods have included debridement with closure over drains, debridement with open packing of the pancreatic



Figure 29.2 Undrained mesenteric abscess after endoscopic debridement. A 50-year-old man underwent uncomplicated endoscopic debridement for symptomatic walled-off pancreatic necrosis. He represented with fevers, pain, leukocytosis, and a phlegmonous abscess tracking down into the small bowel mesentery. Endoscopic debridement and CT-guided drainage were not felt to be possible. Surgical debridement was required.

bed, or debridement with closure over irrigation drains [9,35–37]. Mortality and complication rates for published series utilizing these techniques vary widely, although comparisons between studies are confounded by the lack of standardization of disease severity or operative indications.

One advantage of open surgical necrosectomy is that it may offer the best chance to completely remove all necrotic tissue and address other associated complications in a single procedure. Due to its invasiveness and associated perioperative complications, open surgery is typically reserved for patients in whom less invasive methods have failed.

In the setting of minimally invasive options such as image-guided catheter drainage and direct endoscopic necrosectomy as described below, several important potential indications for surgery remain. In some cases, collections may not be accessible via image-guided techniques, may be multifocal, or persistent after minimally invasive necrosectomy (Fig. 29.2). In other instances, a patient may not be deemed clinically stable for minimally invasive measures. Surgical therapy in these instances should be delayed as long as possible given the increased risk of early surgical intervention. Other indications for



Figure 29.3 Infection of walled-off necrosis with fistula to colon. The patient in Fig. 29.1 presented 12 months after his original episode of pancreatitis with fever and bacteremia. Imaging demonstrated gas in the area of walled-off necrosis, consistent with infection. Endoscopic debridement was attempted, though contrast injection to the cavity demonstrated a fistula to the transverse colon. Open surgical debridement was pursued.

surgical debridement include the presence of bowel perforation, obstruction, fistula to a hollow viscus such as the colon, and abdominal compartment syndrome [38] (Fig. 29.3).

Of note, minimally invasive forms of surgical debridement have been used in addition to traditional "open" necrosectomy. Laparoscopic approaches are well described, and may be more successful in completely removing all necrotic material compared to other minimally invasive methods [39]. Video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement is a procedure by which the retroperitoneal collection is accessed via the tract of a percutaneous catheter [40]. This avoids the pneumoperitoneum and peritoneal seeding possible with a laparoscopic procedure, but multiple interventions may be required for complete drainage [6]. While open necrosectomy can be avoided in many patients, limited data are available comparing outcomes of these procedures [41].

Percutaneous Catheter Drainage

Percutaneous catheter drainage (PCD) can be performed either as a "step-up" toward endoscopic or surgical necrosectomy once WON has developed, or in some cases as definitive therapy [23]. One significant advantage of PCD is the opportunity to address symptomatic or infected necrotic collections before WON has developed. PCD may be particularly useful in patients deemed unfit for surgical intervention, or to address residual collections after debridement [6]. Catheters are placed using CT or ultrasound guidance, using either a transperitoneal or retroperitoneal approach. Often multiple catheters are required, and follow-up procedures are often indicated to place additional or larger catheters [40].

As noted, catheter drainage alone is often effective without necrosectomy. In the PANTER trial, use of catheter drainage resulted in significantly decreased morbidity with equal mortality compared to surgical necrosectomy [23]. Other studies have shown an approximately 50% success rate in treating necrotizing panceatitis, whether sterile or infected [42]. PCD is less likely to be successful as a definitive intervention in patients with duct disruption, who may require eventual surgical or endoscopic therapy [43].

Direct Endoscopic Necrosectomy

Endoscopic necrosectomy is a recognized alternative to surgical debridement, though its availability is limited to specialized centers. A series of 104 patients at six centers showed resolution of WON in 91% with endoscopic necrosectomy, with only 4% requiring surgical debridement [44]. Furthermore, data suggest that endoscopic necrosectomy is associated with fewer complications, less organ failure, and decreased periprocedural inflammation [30].

Similar to PCD, multiple procedures may be required, and not all patients may be candidates for endoscopic therapy. Ideally, collections for endoscopic access are not only walled off but also are adjacent to the gastric or duodenal lumen. Some acute necrotic collections cannot be approached endoscopically due to lack of abutment of the stomach or duodenum. Early collections are not ideally suited for endoscopic therapy due to the risk of intraabdominal spread of an infected collection, and multifocal collections are less easily approached in this manner.

References

- 1 Rau B, Uhl W, Buchler MW, Beger HG. Surgical treatment of infected necrosis. World J Surg 1997;21(2):155–161.
- 2 Petrov MS, Shanbhag S, Chakraborty M, Phillips AR, Windsor JA. Organ failure and infection of pancreatic necrosis as determinants of mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139(3):813–820.
- **3** Banks PA, Freeman ML; Practice Parameters Committee of the American College of Gastroenterology. Practice guidelines in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101(10):2379–2400.
- **4** Bradley EL, III. A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis. Ann Chir 1993;47(6):537–541.
- 5 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62(1):102–111.
- 6 Freeman ML, Werner J, van Santvoort HC et al. Interventions for necrotizing pancreatitis: summary of a multidisciplinary consensus conference. Pancreas 2012;41(8):1176–1194.
- 7 Beger HG, Krautzberger W, Bittner R, Block S, Buchler. Results of surgical treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. World J Surg 1985;9(6):972–979.
- **8** Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Surgical intervention in acute pancreatitis. Crit Care Med 1988;16(1):89–95.
- **9** Beger HG. Operative management of necrotizing pancreatitis—necrosectomy and continuous closed

postoperative lavage of the lesser sac. Hepatogastroenterology 1991;38(2):129–133.

- 10 Bradley EL, III, Allen K. A prospective longitudinal study of observation versus surgical intervention in the management of necrotizing pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1991;161(1):19–24; discussion 5.
- 11 Buchler MW, Gloor B, Muller CA, Friess H, Seiler CA, Uhl W. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis: treatment strategy according to the status of infection. Ann Surg 2000;232(5):619–626.
- 12 Ashley SW, Perez A, Pierce EA et al. Necrotizing pancreatitis: contemporary analysis of 99 consecutive cases. Ann Surg 2001;234(4):572–579; discussion 9–80.
- 13 Banks PA, Gerzof SG, Langevin RE, Silverman SG, Sica GT, Hughes MD. CT-guided aspiration of suspected pancreatic infection: bacteriology and clinical outcome. Int J Pancreatol 1995;18(3):265–270.
- 14 Widdison AL, Karanjia ND. Pancreatic infection complicating acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1993;80(2):148–154.
- 15 Runzi M, Niebel W, Goebell H, Gerken G, Layer P. Severe acute pancreatitis: nonsurgical treatment of infected necroses. Pancreas 2005;30(3):195–199.
- 16 Garg PK, Sharma M, Madan K, Sahni P, Banerjee D, Goyal R. Primary conservative treatment results in mortality comparable to surgery in patients with infected pancreatic necrosis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8(12):1089–1094;e2.

- 17 Sivasankar A, Kannan DG, Ravichandran P, Jeswanth S, Balachandar TG, Surendran R. Outcome of severe acute pancreatitis: is there a role for conservative management of infected pancreatic necrosis? Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2006;5(4):599–604.
- 18 Mier J, Leon EL, Castillo A, Robledo F, Blanco R. Early versus late necrosectomy in severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1997;173(2):71–75.
- **19** Besselink MG, Verwer TJ, Schoenmaeckers EJ et al. Timing of surgical intervention in necrotizing pancreatitis. Arch Surg 2007;142(12):1194–1201.
- **20** Hartwig W, Maksan SM, Foitzik T, Schmidt J, Herfarth C, Klar E. Reduction in mortality with delayed surgical therapy of severe pancreatitis. J Gastrointest Surg 2002;6(3):481–487.
- 21 van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Bollen TL et al. A conservative and minimally invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis improves outcome. Gastroenterology. 2011;141(4):1254–1263.
- 22 Freeny PC, Hauptmann E, Althaus SJ, Traverso LW, Sinanan M. Percutaneous CT-guided catheter drainage of infected acute necrotizing pancreatitis: techniques and results. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1998;170(4):969–975.
- **23** van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ et al. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2010;362(16):1491–1502.
- 24 Steinberg W, Tenner S. Acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1994;330(17):1198–1210.
- 25 Rau B, Pralle U, Uhl W, Schoenberg MH, Beger HG. Management of sterile necrosis in instances of severe acute pancreatitis. J Am Coll Surg 1995;181(4):279–288.
- 26 McFadden DW, Reber HA. Indications for surgery in severe acute pancreatitis. Int J pancreatol 1994;15(2):83–90.
- 27 Reber HA. Surgical intervention in necrotizing pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1986;91(2):479–481.
- 28 Perez A, Whang EE, Brooks DC et al. Is severity of necrotizing pancreatitis increased in extended necrosis and infected necrosis? Pancreas 2002;25(3):229–233.
- **29** Zhu AJ, Shi JS, Sun XJ. Organ failure associated with severe acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2003;9(11):2570–2573.
- 30 Bakker OJ, van Santvoort HC, van Brunschot S et al. Endoscopic transgastric vs surgical necrosectomy for infected necrotizing pancreatitis: a randomized trial. JAMA 2012;307(10):1053–1061.
- **31** Besselink MG, van Santvoort HC, Schaapherder AF et al. Feasibility of minimally invasive approaches in

patients with infected necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2007;94(5):604–608.

- 32 Baron TH, Morgan DE. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1999;340(18):1412–1417.
- Warshaw AL. Pancreatic necrosis: to debride or not to debride—that is the question. Ann Surg 2000;232(5):627–629.
- **34** Werner J, Hartwig W, Hackert T, Buchler MW. Surgery in the treatment of acute pancreatitis – open pancreatic necrosectomy. Scand J Surg 2005;94(2):130–134.
- 35 Fernandez-del Castillo C, Rattner DW et al. Debridement and closed packing for the treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1998;228(5):676–684.
- 36 Branum G, Galloway J, Hirchowitz W, Fendley M, Hunter J. Pancreatic necrosis: results of necrosectomy, packing, and ultimate closure over drains. Ann Surg 1998;227(6):870–877.
- 37 Sarr MG, Nagorney DM, Mucha P, Jr., Farnell MB, Johnson CD. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis: management by planned, staged pancreatic necrosectomy/debridement and delayed primary wound closure over drains. Br J Surg 1991;78(5):576–581.
- 38 Dugernier T, Dewaele J, Laterre PF. Current surgical management of acute pancreatitis. Acta Chirurg Belg 2006;106(2):165–171.
- 39 Navaneethan U, Vege SS, Chari ST, Baron TH. Minimally invasive techniques in pancreatic necrosis. Pancreas 2009;38(8):867–875.
- 40 Loveday BP, Petrov MS, Connor S et al. A comprehensive classification of invasive procedures for treating the local complications of acute pancreatitis based on visualization, route, and purpose. Pancreatology 2011;11(4):406–413.
- **41** Raraty MG, Halloran CM, Dodd S et al. Minimal access retroperitoneal pancreatic necrosectomy: improvement in morbidity and mortality with a less invasive approach. Ann Surg 2010;251(5):787–793.
- **42** Mortele KJ, Girshman J, Szejnfeld D et al. CT-guided percutaneous catheter drainage of acute necrotizing pancreatitis: clinical experience and observations in patients with sterile and infected necrosis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2009;192(1):110–116.
- **43** Shrode CW, Macdonough P, Gaidhane M et al. Multimodality endoscopic treatment of pancreatic duct disruption with stenting and pseudocyst drainage: how efficacious is it? Dig Liver Dis 2013;45(2):129–133.
- **44** Gardner TB, Coelho-Prabhu N, Gordon SR et al. Direct endoscopic necrosectomy for the treatment of walledoff pancreatic necrosis: results from a multicenter U.S. series. Gastrointest Endosc 2011;73(4):718–726.

Management of Infected Pancreatic Necroses: An Endoscopic Approach

Eduardo Rodrigues-Pinto^{1,2} and Todd H. Baron¹

¹ Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC, USA

² Gastroenterology Department, Centro Hospitalar São João, Porto, Portugal

Pancreatic Necrosis

Pancreatic fluid collections (PFC) can occur as a complication of acute pancreatic injury (acute pancreatitis, trauma, surgical resection, or injury to the pancreas during abdominal surgery) or chronic injury (chronic pancreatitis, autoimmune pancreatitis). At the basis of this pancreatic injury is disruption of the main pancreatic duct and/or side branches. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis is at the severe end of a spectrum of inflammation associated with pancreatitis, resulting in cell death. Pancreatic necrosis is defined as nonviable pancreatic parenchyma usually with associated peripancreatic fat necrosis. It is reported by some to occur in approximately 15–20% of all episodes of pancreatitis [1]. The resultant devitalized tissue becomes a potential bed for infection. Approximately 30% of patients with pancreatic necrosis develop infection [2,3]. The amount of necrotic tissue is the strongest predictor of mortality in necrotic pancreatitis. Fortunately, with early recognition and improvements in critical care most patients survive the early phase of systemic inflammatory response syndrome and many survive multisystem organ failure.

In the acute period, pancreatic necrosis can be an acute necrotic collection in which there is a variable amount of fluid and necrosis [4]. It is detected radiographically on contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CT) by the presence of nonenhancing pancreatic parenchyma. By around 4 weeks after onset the collection continues to evolve and may expand the initial area of necrosis. Such collections contain both liquid and solid debris and are referred to as walled-off necrosis (WON) or walled-off pancreatic necrosis (WOPN), in which the collection is defined by a fibrotic and inflammatory wall. The term infected necrosis refers to bacterial invasion of necrotic pancreatic tissue and can lead to clinical infection, and sepsis and death. Infected necrosis is rare during the first week [5,6]. Most of the evidence suggests no absolute correlation between the extent of necrosis and the risk of infection and duration of symptoms [2,5]. The mortality rate approaches 100% if intervention and drainage are not undertaken for infected necrosis. Even with aggressive intravenous fluid replacement, nutritional support, and early intervention of pancreatic necrosis, the presence of pancreatic necrosis is associated with an overall increase in mortality. The mortality rate from sterile pancreatic necrosis is 10% and rises to 30% when infected [7]

Mechanical Intervention

Mechanical intervention for pancreatic necrosis can take the form of surgical, percutaneous, and endoscopic debridement. Open surgical therapy is no longer considered the gold standard [8] and has been replaced by minimally invasive approaches [9,10] using flexible endoscopic, and rigid endoscopic [11], percutaneous and laparoscopic approaches, alone or in combination [6]. It has been almost 20 years since the first report of endoscopic drainage of pancreatic necrosis [12]. Optimal management of necrotizing pancreatitis requires a multidisciplinary team including dedicated surgeons, interventional radiologists, and gastrointestinal endoscopists. Such a multidisciplinary team needs to be involved from the onset of the disease to decide if, when, and how an intervention needs to be performed.

Recent guidelines state that there is no need for intervention in asymptomatic patients with sterile necrosis,

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

regardless of its size, location, and extension [13,14]. In the vast majority of patients, the necrosis will resolve spontaneously. An intervention for sterile pancreatic collections is only indicated in patients with persistent gastric outlet, intestinal, or biliary obstruction due to mass effect of WOPN at least 4-8 weeks after onset of symptoms. In case of persistent symptoms such as pain and "failure to thrive" intervention is more debated and current guidelines suggest that in such cases, intervention can be considered 8 weeks after onset [14]. In case of infected, but minimally symptomatic necrosis, it is advisable to delay any surgical, radiologic, or endoscopic approach for more than 4 weeks in order to facilitate the formation of WOPN with liquefaction of the contents. Infected necrosis with clinical instability requires immediate drainage in order to avoid fatal complications. In these cases, minimally invasive methods of necrosectomy should be preferred to open surgery. The distinction of sterile from infected necrosis is difficult but very important as it greatly affects prognosis and management. Routine percutaneous fine-needle aspiration (FNA) of pancreatic and peripancreatic collections for the detection of infection should not be routinely performed. It may postpone interventions, give false negative results, or induce secondary infection [6]. Suspicion of infection is usually based on clinical deterioration despite medical support, high fever with rising inflammatory markers, and/or positive blood cultures. The presence of gas on imaging studies is highly suggestive of infection, likely due to fistula, but it is only present in a minority of cases [15,16]. Infection can be confirmed by FNA or through cultures obtained at the time of drainage, and can be used to guide antibiotic therapy [13,14].

The goals of endoscopic therapy for infected WOPN are (i) drainage of fluid and removal of solid components using a transmural approach (transgastric or transduodenal) and (ii) treatment of pancreatic ductal leaks and/or disruptions using a transpapillary approach, in selected patients. Theoretically, addressing pancreatic disruptions may lead to better longterm outcomes [17]. Transpapillary endoscopic drainage as primary therapy of WOPN is not an adequate method to remove solid debris. Removal of solid debris is vital to any type of intervention during transmural drainage, which can be "mechanical," by irrigation, or a combination.

Endoscopic access is best performed when the wall is mature, usually 4 weeks or more after the episode of pancreatitis. This period of time between onset of the disease and intervention is suggested to be associated with lower mortality and intervention is delayed if the clinical condition allows [2]. As necrotic collections become organized into WOPN, they are more amenable to intervention. In case of proven or suspected infected necrotizing pancreatitis, intervention should be delayed where possible until at least 4 weeks after initial presentation [2,14]. An endoscopic transgastric access can be created even as early as 2–3 weeks after the onset of acute pancreatitis in the setting of sepsis and acute necrotic collection as long as they are organized as determined by CT or magnetic resonance imaging.

Transmural Drainage

The evolution of endoscopic therapy of WOPN began with pseudocysts drainage using small-diameter transmural tracts (8mm), placement of 10Fr stents and a nasocystic irrigation tube [12]. Early in the endoscopic experience many patients required adjunctive percutaneous drains, especially to treat large paracolic gutter extensions [18]. In patients who were intolerant to nasocystic irrigation tubes and/or in whom it was anticipated that irrigation may be required for many weeks, an alternative to nasocystic lavage was the placement of a percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy tube (PEG) with placement of a "jejunal" extension tube into the collection [19]. Larger diameter transmural dilations were then added to the irrigation approach. Nasocystic irrigation tubes can be used for continuous flushing with sterile fluid per 24 hours or lavaged every 3-4 hours for several days to weeks depending on the amount of debris present and patient tolerance and may avoid the need for subsequent necrosectomy [20]. However, they are uncomfortable, and with the advent of large-diameter transluminal metal stents, their use is not mandatory. Such nasocystic irrigation tubes are no longer routinely placed [21].

Direct endoscopic necrosectomy (DEN) was introduced by Siefert et al. [22], and subsequently Seewald et al. [23], as a method to remove necrotic tissue by passing forward- or side-viewing endoscopes transmurally into the collection; baskets, grasping forceps, and snares are used to remove solid debris Transmural placement of large-diameter [20,24]. covered (esophageal) self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) [25,26] or 15 mm lumen self-expandable lumenapposing metal stents can facilitate necrosectomy and avoid the need for repeated balloon dilation of the gastric or duodenal wall (Figs 30.1, 30.2, and 30.3) [24]. Hydrogen peroxide may facilitate the removal of necrotic debris during DEN and reduce the likelihood of further necrosectomies [27].

In conjunction with interventional radiology, several hybrid approaches have also been described [28]. In some patients with peripheral collections that are not accessible from a transluminal approach, a percutaneous



Figure 30.1 Endoscopic view of pancreatic necrosis. The endoscope is positioned just in front of a recently deployed fully covered self-expandable 15 mm luminal apposition stent. A snare is being used to evacuate solid debris.



Figure 30.3 CT scan from the patient shown in Figs 30.1 and 30.2 shows the expandable stent in place and near resolution of necrotic cavity.



Figure 30.2 Necrotic debris evacuated from the patient presented in Fig. 30.1.

drain is placed. Subsequently, a large-bore SEMS is placed through the percutaneous tract to allow for DEN with a flexible endoscope.

Gluck and colleagues at the Virginia Mason Medical Center in Seattle, Washington, USA described a dualmodality drainage technique. CT-guided percutaneous irrigation/drainage catheter placement is followed by endoscopic transmural drainage. The percutaneous catheter is used for irrigation, with egress internally. This allows avoidance of DEN. In their institution this approach resulted in decreased length of hospitalization and number of radiologic and endoscopic procedures compared with either modality alone [29]. This method of treatment was reported to be superior to a strictly percutaneous approach, not only in speeding resolution, but also in precluding the development of external fistulas [26] and bleeding.

For complex organized necrosis, Varadarajulu and colleagues described an endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)guided multi-gateway approach [30], which utilizes two or more transmural entry approaches to permit irrigation, aiming to improve drainage of the often multiseptated necrotic collections. Nasocystic irrigation enters one site and egresses from another. Following the procedure, 200 mL of saline is irrigated every 4 hours through the nasocystic tube, shifting patient position between flushes.

Transmural Entry Devices

Devices used to perform transmural puncture of WOPN can be divided into cautery and noncautery devices. Cautery devices include standard diathermy wires (needle knifes), specialized fistulotomy devices (cystotome, CST-10, Cook Endoscopy, Winston-Salem, NC, USA) and specialized stent delivery systems with cautery incorporated (AXIOS EC, Boston Scientific, Marlborough, MA, USA). Noncautery devices include 19-gauge EUS-FNA needles and other miscellaneous aspiration needles (Marco-Haber variceal injector needle MHI-21, Cook Medical).

Most often the collection is punctured transmurally using EUS guidance. Fluid is aspirated to confirm entry and is sent for fluid analysis including Gram stain and culture. Correct positioning during entry can also be confirmed by contrast injection into the collection under fluoroscopy.

Stent Placement

Plastic stents are not ideally suited to drain WOPN. Recently, the use of fully covered SEMS [31] are used instead. Specially designed biflanged short stents (Axios, Boston Scientific), either with or without electrocauteryincorporated delivery systems, seem to have a high technical and clinical success rates. Due to its ease of use, such devices have simplified and streamlined EUSguided management of PFC, particularly for endoscopic debridement of WOPN. These devices have also promoted more widespread adoption of transmural drainage as an alternative to surgery [32,33].

If a noncautery device is used to enter into the collection, the transmural tract must then be traversed (over a 0.025-0.035" guidewire) either with a biliary dilating balloon (4 mm diameter to allow passage of the delivery system) or with a 10F cystotome; the metal stent is then deployed. When the recently commercially available electrocautery-tipped SEMS delivery system is used, the procedure is done in a single step (puncture and stent deployment). Particular care should be taken with regard to proper device deployment, particularly the final, crucial step involving proximal flange release. According to the manufacturer's instructions, the endoscope should be pulled back slightly in order to directly visualize 2-3 mm of the black catheter shaft marker in the gastrointestinal tract before deploying the proximal flange. An alternative option that does not sacrifice a stable scope position or risk placing excessive traction on the SEMS involves releasing the proximal flange while it is still inside the endoscope, and the endoscope tip remains close to the puncture site. At that point, advancing the delivery system while gently withdrawing the endoscope allows the proximal flare to spring open as the stent exits the endoscope. However, even with electrocauterytipped SEMS delivery systems, it is important to secure an ample length of guidewire into the collection with at least one complete loop of wire. A double pigtail stent placed through or alongside the metal stent lumen may help to prevent migration and occlusion due to impaction of necrotic material [34,35].

Anticoagulant or antiplatelets drugs should preferably be discontinued prior to transmural drainage, and certainly prior to necrosectomy. In case of severe bleeding during the procedure which cannot be treated endoscopically, immediate assistance of an interventional radiologist should be requested. Endoscopic drainage and necrosectomy are preferably performed with patients under deep sedation or general anesthesia. DEN should be routinely performed using a forward-viewing endoscope at the time of the first endoscopic procedure; schedule debridements should be performed with the interval ranging from days to weeks depending upon the inpatient or outpatient status, anticipated volume of residual necrosis, and follow-up CT. Internal drains are endoscopically removed several weeks after complete resolution of the collection and removal of external drains (if placed). Patients with infected necrosis continue antibiotic therapy, either empirically or based upon culture data obtained during drainage and/or debridement. All procedures should be performed with carbon dioxide (CO_2) insufflation since fatal gas embolism has been described.

Results of Endoscopic Therapy of Pancreatic Necrosis

There are increasing series showing that endoscopic treatment of WOPN is successful in achieving nonsurgical resolution in the majority of patients [34]. Retrospective studies have shown a treatment success rate of 45-63% for endoscopic drainage [17,20]. In a review of 10 series on endoscopic necrosectomy, the overall treatment success was 76%, mortality 5%, and procedure-related morbidity 27% [36]. Minimally invasive techniques were evaluated by a randomized trial [2,6], which showed lower morbidity rates, faster recoveries and shorter hospital stays. Evidence in favor of endotherapy is supported by others [34]. A recent systematic review considered DEN a safe (mortality rate of 6% and complication rate of 36%) and effective minimally invasive treatment (80% treatment success) in infected necrosis [37]. However, most of the studies included did not report on the most relevant parameters of disease severity or outcome measures. Guidelines now advocate that if an intervention is indicated in patients with infected necrosis, initial treatment should consist of either image-guided percutaneous catheter drainage or endoscopic transluminal drainage [14].

Adverse Events of Endoscopic Therapy of Pancreatic Necrosis

Life-threatening adverse events may arise following attempted endoscopic drainage of pancreatic necrosis. It is recommended that endoscopic drainage is performed with the availability of surgical and interventional radiology support. The most feared adverse events of transmural drainage are bleeding and perforation. Bleeding after transmural drainage may be managed supportively, endoscopically, surgically, or with angiographic embolization. If perforation occurs during attempted transgastric drainage and is limited to the gastric wall (does not involve the collection), it may be successfully managed nonsurgically if a stent is not mistakenly placed through the perforation and outside the gastric wall. If egress of gastric contents is prevented, the gastric wall rapidly closes with conservative treatment consisting of nasogastric suction and antibiotics. Large-diameter (esophageal) SEMS can be used to close perforations [38] and in some cases tamponade bleeding. Infectious adverse events usually occur from inadequate drainage of fluid and/or solid debris. Stent migration into the collection through the gastric or duodenal wall may occur during or after endoscopic stent placement. Endoscopic retrieval is possible if the collection has not completely collapsed and the transmural tract is still patent. Fatal air embolism has been reported following DEN [39]. This has prompted the use of CO_2 rather than air insufflation during drainage.

References

- 1 da Costa DW, Boerma D, van Santvoort HC et al. Staged multidisciplinary step-up management for necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2014;101:e65–e79.
- Van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Bollen TL et al. A conservative and minimally invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis improves outcome.
 Gastroenterology 2011;141:1254–1263.
- **3** Van Brunschot S, Bakker OJ, Besselink MG et al. Treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;10:1190–1201.
- **4** Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62(1):102–111.
- **5** Besselink MG, van Santvoort HC, Boermeester MA et al. Timing and impact of infections in acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2009;96:267–273.
- **6** van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ et al. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis (PANTER trial). N Engl J Med 2010;362:1491–1502.
- 7 Dugernier T, Dewaele J, Laterre PF. Current surgical management of acute pancreatitis. Acta Chir Belg 2006;106(2):165–171.
- Bakker OJ, van Santvoort HC, van Brunschot S et al. Endoscopic transgastric vs surgical necrosectomy for infected necrotizing pancreatitis: a randomized trial. JAMA 2012; 307:1053–1061.
- **9** Raraty MG, Halloran CM, Dodd S et al. Minimal access retroperitoneal pancreatic necrosectomy: improvement in morbidity and mortality with a less invasive approach. Ann Surg 2010; 251:787–793.
- **10** Loveday BP, Mittal A, Phillips A, Windsor JA. Minimally invasive management of pancreatic

Endoscopic therapy may be associated with adverse events and/or failures that require surgical management. It is possible that the outcome of surgical therapy may be adversely altered when compared to those patients undergoing primary surgical therapy.

What is clear is that if endoscopic therapy is undertaken, commitment is required by the endoscopist, clinical care team, and, most importantly, the patient. Endoscopic debridement is a time-consuming, labor-intensive process not for the uncommitted [40] or faint of heart since adverse events occur more commonly than in any other pancreaticobiliary intervention and have the potential to be fatal. Therefore, even more importantly, perhaps, is the need for support from intensivists, endoscopists, surgeons, and interventional radiologists to manage these complicated patients.

abscess, pseudocyst, and necrosis: a systematic review of current guidelines. World J Surg 2008; 32:2383–2394.

- 11 Horvath K, Freeny P, Escallon J et al. Safety and efficacy of video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement for infected pancreatic collections: a multicenter, prospective, single-arm phase 2 study. Arch Surg 2010;145:817–825.
- 12 Baron TH, Thaggard WG, Morgan DE, Stanley RJ. Endoscopic therapy for organized pancreatic necrosis. Gastroenterology 1996;111:755–764.
- **13** Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108:1400–1415.
- 14 Group W, Apa IAP, Pancreatitis A. IAP/APA evidencebasedguidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis.Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–15.
- 15 Garg PK, Madan K, Pande GK, Khanna S et al. Association of extent and infection of pancreatic necrosis with organ failure and death in acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2005; 3:159–166.
- 16 van Baal MC, Bollen TL, Bakker OJ et al. The role of routine fine-needle aspiration in the diagnosis of infected necrotizing pancreatitis. Surgery 2014; 155:442–448.
- 17 Varadarajulu S, Bang JY, Phadnis MA, Christein JD, Wilcox CM. Endoscopic transmural drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections: outcomes and predictors of treatment success in 211 consecutive patients. J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15:2080–2088.
- 18 Papachristou GI, Takahashi N, Chahal P, Sarr MG, Baron TH. Peroral endoscopic drainage/debridement of walledoff pancreatic necrosis. Ann Surg 2007;245:943–951.

- 19 Baron TH, Morgan DE. Endoscopic transgastric irrigation tube placement via PEG for debridement of organized pancreatic necrosis. Gastrointest Endosc 1999;50:574–577.
- 20 Samuelson AL, Shah RJ. Endoscopic management of pancreatic pseudocysts. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2012;41:47–62.
- **21** Gardner TB, Chahal P, Papachristou GI et al. A comparison of direct endoscopic necrosectomy with transmural endoscopic drainage for the treatment of walled-off pancreatic necrosis. Gastrointest Endosc 2009;69:1085–1094.
- 22 Seifert H, Wehrmann T, Schmitt T, Zeuzem S, Caspary WF. Retroperitoneal endoscopic debridement for infected peripancreatic necrosis. Lancet 2000;356(9230):653–655.
- 23 Seewald S, Groth S, Omar S et al. Aggressive endoscopic therapy for pancreatic necrosis and pancreatic abscess: a new safe and effective treatment algorithm (videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2005;62:92–100.
- 24 Gardner TB, Coelho-Prabhu N, Gordon SR et al. Direct endoscopic necrosectomy for the treatment of walledoff pancreatic necrosis: results from a multicenter U.S. series. Gastrointest Endosc 2011;73:718–726.
- 25 Antillon MR, Bechtold ML, Bartalos CR, Marshall JB. Transgastric endoscopic necrosectomy with temporary metallic esophageal stent placement for the treatment of infected pancreatic necrosis (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2009;69:178–180.
- **26** Belle S, Collet P, Post S, Kaehler G. Temporary cystogastrostomy with self-expanding metallic stents for pancreatic necrosis. Endoscopy 2010;42:493–495.
- 27 Siddiqui A, Easler J, Strongin A et al. Hydrogen peroxide-assisted endoscopicnecrosectomy for walled-off pancreatic necrosis: a dual centerpilot experience. Dig Dis Sci. 2014;59:687–690.
- **28** Baron TH, Kozarek RA. Endotherapy for organized pancreatic necrosis: perspectives after 20 years. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;10:1202–1207.
- **29** Gluck M, Ross A, Irani S et al. Endoscopic and percutaneous drainage of symptomatic walled-off pancreatic necrosis reduces hospital stay and radiographic resources. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8:1083–1088.

- **30** Varadarajulu S, Phadnis MA, Christein JD, Wilcox CM. Multiple transluminal gateway technique for EUSguided drainage of symptomatic walled-off pancreatic necrosis. Gastrointest Endosc 2011;74:74–80.
- **31** Fabbri C, Luigiano C, Cennamo V et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided transmural drainage of infected pancreatic fluid collections with placement of covered self-expanding metal stents: a case series. Endoscopy. 2012; 44:429–433.
- **32** Siddiqui AA, Adler DG, Nieto J et al. EUS-guided drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections and necrosis using a novel lumen-apposing stent: a large retrospective multicenter U.S. experience (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2016;83(4):699–707.
- 33 Rodrigues-Pinto E, Baron TH. Evaluation of the AXIOS stent for the treatment of pancreatic fluid collections. Expert Rev Med Devices 2016;13(9):793–805.
- 34 Tarantino I, Di Pisa M, Barresi L et al. Covered self-expandable metallic stent with flared plastic one inside for pancreatic pseudocyst avoiding stent dislodgement. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2012; 4:148–150.
- 35 Talreja JP, Shami VM, Ku J et al. Transenteric drainage of pancreatic-fluid collections with fully covered self-expanding metallic stents (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2008;68:1199–1203.
- 36 Haghshenasskashani A, Laurence JM, Kwan V et al. Endoscopic necrosectomy of pancreatic necrosis: a systematic review. Surg Endosc 2011;25:3724–3730.
- 37 Van Brunschot S, Fockens P, Bakker OJ et al. Endoscopic transluminalnecrosectomy in necrotising pancreatitis: a systematic review. Surg Endosc 2014;28:1425–1438.
- 38 Iwashita T, Lee JG, Nakai Y et al. Successful management of perforation during cystogastrostomy with an esophageal fully covered metallic stent placement. Gastrointest Endosc 2012;76(1):214–215.
- **39** Seifert H, Biermer M, Schmitt W et al. Transluminal endoscopic necrosectomy after acute pancreatitis: a multicentre study with long-term follow-up (the GEPARD Study). Gut 2009;58:1260–1266.
- **40** Kozarek RA. Endoscopic management of pancreatic necrosis: not for the uncommitted. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;62:101–104.

Minimally Invasive Debridement and Lavage of Necrotizing Pancreatitis

Rebecca Saunders¹, Michael G.T. Raraty², Chris Halloran^{1,2}, and John P. Neoptolemos³

¹ NIHR Liverpool Pancreas Biomedical Research Unit, Department of Molecular and Clinical Cancer Medicine, Institute of Translational Medicine, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, UK

² Royal Liverpool & Broadgreen University Hospitals NHS Trust, Royal Liverpool University Hospital, Liverpool, UK

Introduction

Pancreatic necrosis occurs in approximately 20% of patients with acute pancreatitis [1] with infection developing in approximately 30% [2,3]. Infected pancreatic necrosis is associated with considerable morbidity and a mortality rate of up to 32% [3]. Current International Association of Pancreatology (IAP)/American Pancreatic Association (APA) guidelines recommend intervention for necrotizing pancreatitis when there is conformation or suspicion of infected pancreatic necrosis with clinical deterioration [2]. In addition, intervention may be required for persistent sterile necrosis with organ failure and a lack of progress. Intervention should ideally be delayed until the necrosis has become walled off, typically after 4–6 weeks [4].

In recent years there have been multiple series and trials recommending a minimally invasive approach to pancreatic necrosectomy [5–9] and this has now become the standard approach for most centers. Studies have shown a significantly reduced incidence of postoperative organ failure and lower complication rates for patients undergoing minimally invasive treatment compared to an open necrosectomy. A nonsignificant reduction in mortality is demonstrated in many reports but these studies do not have the numbers required for this to be statistically significant [5,8,10].

Technique

Multiple different techniques for minimal access necrosectomy have been described. This chapter will review retroperitoneal and laparoscopic approaches; endoscopic necrosectomy is discussed elsewhere.

Laparoscopic transperitoneal necrosectomy was first reported in 1996 [11] and several small-volume case series have been reported [12–14] but the technique is declining in popularity and no large series currently exist. The collection is visualized laparoscopically and debridement is performed, either with a hand-assisted or laparoscopic port. The necrotic cavity may be approached either directly, through the transverse mesocolon or gastrocolic omentum, or via a transgastric route. Approximately 20% of patients require reoperation either by open or laparoscopic routes [11,14]. The potential advantages of this technique include the ability to perform a simultaneous cholecystectomy [4,15] and a reduced length of stay compared to other minimal access techniques [13,14]. Laparoscopic cystogastrostomy has been reported in several series to be a safe and effective alternative operative technique but is only feasible once the necrosis has become walled off [16]. The major disadvantage of the laparoscopic route, however, is that infected necrotic tissue is allowed direct access into the previously sterile peritoneal cavity, thus infecting a second body compartment.

Most centers now prefer a percutaneous retroperitoneal approach, thereby restricting the spread of infection to a single body compartment. The exact technique varies between institutions, with procedures using a laparoscope, rigid nephroscope and flexible endoscope all having been reported [8,17,18] but the overall principles are similar.

For the minimal access retroperitoneal pancreatic necrosectomy (MARPN) technique, as used in Liverpool, initial access to the necrotic cavity is achieved by placement of a percutaneous drain into the necrotic collection under computed tomography (CT) guidance. This drain is normally placed through the left flank using the

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

³ Department of Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

window between the spleen, left kidney, and colon (Figs 31.1 and 31.2) [8] but alternative access routes are possible and the exact site for access is chosen individually according to the distribution of necrosis. A randomized controlled trial reported that 35% of patients could be managed with percutaneous drainage alone and did not require further procedures [5]. If there is no clinical improvement following simple radiological drainage then further debridement is indicated.

In the operating theater, under sedation or general anesthesia, the patient is positioned supine but tilted so that the drainage tract is approximately horizontal. Using a sandbag directly under the point of entry and positioning the patient close to the left hand side of the operating



Figure 31.1 Preferred retroperitoneal approach to infected pancreatic necrosis, avoiding the spleen, left kidney and colon. *Source:* Raraty et al. 2006 [19].

table facilitates access to the tract with the operating nephroscope [7,15].

Under fluoroscopic guidance, the drainage catheter is exchanged for a guidewire and the tract dilated to 30 F using a renal dilator set or a balloon dilator [8,20]. A 2 cm skin incision allows the passage of the dilators and once they have passed the fascial and muscular layers of the retroperitoneum there should be very little resistance. Using fluoroscopy and previous CT images, care should be taken not to advance the dilators further than the extent of the necrotic cavity. Once the tract is dilated an Amplatz sheath is placed over the dilator to maintain the patency and position of the tract throughout the procedure [20]. Correct positioning is often apparent by the passage of pus and liquid debris through the Amplatz sheath.

An operating nephroscope with a wide-bore operating channel is introduced which allows visualization of the cavity as well as simultaneous irrigation and biopsy. Necrotic tissue is removed piecemeal using standard laparoscopic grasping forceps with constant irrigation of warm saline (Fig. 31.3). Samples of the removed necrotic tissue are sent to microbiology for culture and to guide antibiotic usage. Initial necrosectomy is often limited by immature necrosis which is adherent to the cavity walls; attempted removal of such adherent material can lead significant bleeding and only material which separates easily should be removed [15,21]. Repeated procedures are often required, therefore, before the cavity can be seen to be completely clean.

At the end of the procedure an irrigating drain, consisting of a 10 F or 12 F nasogastric tube sutured to a 28 F chest drain is inserted into the cavity (Fig. 31.4). The



Figure 31.2 (a,b) Radiological access to the necrotic cavity via the left flank. Tilting the patient with left side up facilitates access to the necrotic cavity.



Figure 31.3 Debridement of necrotic pancreatic tissue under direct vision using an operating nephroscope.



Figure 31.4 A 12 F Ryles nasogastric tube and 28 F chest drain are placed into the cavity at the end of the procedure and used as an irrigating drainage system to continuously flush the necrotic cavity with 0.9% saline solution at a rate of 125 mL/h.

cavity is continuously irrigated with 0.9% saline solution at 125 mL/h [8,15]. The procedure is repeated at 7- to 10-day intervals until necrosectomy is complete [7,8]. Taking into account the patient's condition, inflammatory markers and radiology, as well as visual inspection of residual necrosis at operation, the rate of irrigation is eventually halved to 60 mL/h, then 30 mL/h and then stopped. A CT tubogram confirms that the cavity has collapsed and that no complex tracts are present. The irrigating drainage system is then downsized to a smaller bore, single-channel drain and the patient can often be discharged at this point [8], with the drain later removed in the outpatient setting.

An alternative method of retroperitoneal necrosectomy, used frequently in the United States and the Netherlands, is the video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement (VARD) technique first described by Horvath in 2001 [5,17]. VARD was initially performed using two laparoscopic ports but the technique has been modified over the subsequent years [9]. As for MARPN, initial access to the necrotic cavity is achieved by radiological placement of a percutaneous drain.

With the patient positioned as described above for the MARPN technique, a 4-5 cm incision is made 1-2 fingers below the left costal margin over the midaxillary line close to the percutaneous drain. The abdominal wall muscles are divided and the drain is located using the surgeon's finger. The drain can then be followed to the collection and the collection opened with finger dissection. Necrosis is primarily removed with suction, blunt finger dissection and forceps. A zero degree laparoscope is then inserted through the incision along with forceps introduced parallel to the scope to perform further necrosectomy under direct vision. Laparoscopic clips can be applied in the event of bleeding. Two large-bore drains are placed into the collection, one deep and the other more superficial and continuous lavage is attached. The fascia is closed over the drains to allow postoperative lavage. The skin may be closed or left open to heal by secondary intention [9,17,20].

The aim in both procedures is to remove free and easily accessible necrosis, not to perform a complete necrosectomy in one sitting [8,9].

Techniques for Complex Collections

As centers have become more comfortable and experienced with the procedure, developments have occurred to enable drainage and necrosectomy on more complex necrotic collections. With a retroperitoneal route, rightsided or more central collections can be difficult to access due to surrounding abdominal viscera, but access is often still possible with skilled interventional radiology. An anterior approach through the gastrocolic omentum can sometimes be used for pancreatic head collections. Collections tracking in to the right or left retroperitoneal gutters may be drained and used as accessory tracks for MARPN or VARD-type necrosectomy [8]. A combination of percutaneous as well as endoscopic techniques can be employed in complex cases or where there is suboptimal drainage or progress with the initial intervention [20].

Early Complications

Necrotizing pancreatitis is a condition associated with a high morbidity and patients undergoing necrosectomy for infected pancreatic necrosis frequently experience a significant physiological insult. Some will develop complications related to the disease process itself and others directly from the procedure [20,22].

Our recent series of 274 patients reported an overall conversion rate from minimal access to open necrosectomy of 13.1% (36/274) [8]. The conversion rate had reduced from 17.3% in the earlier part of the study (1997–2008) to 12.1% in later years (2009–2013), suggesting a learning curve with both percutaneous drainage and operative technique [7,8]. The most common reasons for conversion are the inability to place the initial drain, difficulties dilating the tract, inaccessible collections or bleeding [7,8]. In approximately 30% of patients minimal access necrosectomy is not possible due to such difficulties [8]. Approximately one-quarter of patients will require additional percutaneous drainage following minimal access necrosectomy [5,8].

Postoperative bleeding has been shown to be an independent poor prognostic factor and is associated with a high mortality rate [22,23]. The reported incidence of significant bleeding after necrosectomy is 11-18% [5,8,22,23]. Primary hemorrhage occurs either due to avulsion of a vessel when dilating the tract or from debriding adherent or granulating tissue during the procedure [15,20]. If bleeding occurs then the cavity should be packed. If this is unsuccessful and arterial bleeding is suspected then angiography with or without embolization is required. Venous bleeding is common, and should be considered if there is no obvious bleeding point on angiogram. It will usually settle after local pressure, occluding the drain and correcting any coagulopathy [20]. If embolization is not possible or fails to stop the bleeding then a laparotomy should be performed, although this is very rarely necessary. Secondary hemorrhage may also occur, most commonly from erosion of the necrosis into a vessel or from rupture of a pseudoaneurysm. This is often preceded by a small "herald" bleed and mesenteric angiography should be arranged urgently at this point [15].

Colonic necrosis has a reported incidence of up to 17% [22] in patients undergoing open necrosectomy but data from minimal access techniques demonstrate a far lower rate of around 1.5% [8,15]. The reasons behind this discrepancy are not entirely clear, but there are

likely to be some differences between the two populations. The randomized controlled trials from the Dutch Pancreatitis groups do not report ischemic bowel as a specific complication given its low incidence [5,6]. Although the incidence of colonic necrosis is low, its mortality rate is high, and has been reported at 53% [24]. Bowel ischemia may not always be apparent with a minimal access technique and there is often a delayed diagnosis which may adversely affect prognosis. A high degree of suspicion should therefore be maintained for the development of this complication [22]. A focal area of colonic necrosis can lead to enteric fistula formation which may require control in the form of a defunctioning stoma or resection as deemed clinically appropriate. Enteric fistulas are caused by the spontaneous discharge of a necrotic collection into the adjacent gastrointestinal tract [20]. Gastric and duodenal fistulas can generally be managed conservatively, giving total parenteral nutrition (TPN) if nutritional needs are not being met [15]. A physiological duodenal fistula through the ampulla is not uncommon after MARPN of extensive necrosis which involves the pancreatic head.

Pancreatic fistulas are relatively common late complications following surgery for pancreatic necrosis. They occur in 5–28% [5,8] of patients and arise from a communication with the remnant pancreatic duct. The fistula should resolve with conservative management providing there is no downstream pancreatic duct obstruction [25]. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) and transpapillary pancreatic duct stent insertion may help resolution of a persistent fistula [20].

Postoperative Course

Postoperative multiorgan failure is frequent, although less so than after an open necrosectomy, occurring in 20–50% of patients and may prove fatal following intervention for necrotizing pancreatitis [5,6,8]. Between 16% and 50% of patients will require intensive therapy unit (ITU) care postoperatively, with a median ITU stay of 9–12.5 days [5,6,8].

Multiple procedures are often required; a median of 3 (interquartile range [IQR] 2–4) procedures for techniques using sinus tract dilation are needed, therefore patients frequently have an extended length of stay [8,15]. The median total hospital stay reported is 98 days (IQR 75–128), taking into account a median stay of 29 days prior to the first procedure [8]. For centers performing VARD, patients require fewer operations with a median of 1 (range 1–2). This is reflected in a lower overall reported hospital stay of 78 days [9].

Long-term follow-up is essential given the risk of delayed complications, reported to be as high as 62% [22].
Fistulas, pseudocyst formation, new-onset diabetes, and pancreatic insufficiency are all frequently seen and may require intervention if present [5,6,22].

Outcome

Postoperative mortality following minimal access necrosectomy is now reported to be less than 15%, however over 60% of patients experience some form of complication [5,6,8]. Reported mortality from open necrosectomy ranges from 11% to 39% [7,26], but more recent series show that the mortality rate for both open and minimal access necrosectomy techniques has fallen to 12.5% and 11.2%, respectively [8]. This can be ascribed to a general improvement across all areas of care and the management of these patients using a multidisciplinary approach in specialist centers. Patient selection may also play a role.

References

- 1 Whitcomb DC. Clinical practice. Acute pancreatitis. N Engl J Med, 2006;354(20):2142–2150.
- 2 Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–15.
- 3 Petrov MS, Shanbhag S, Chakraborty M, Phillips AR, Windsor JA. Organ failure and infection of pancreatic necrosis as determinants of mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139(3):813–820.
- **4** Freeman ML, Werner J, van Santvoort HC et al. Interventions for necrotizing pancreatitis: summary of a multidisciplinary consensus conference. Pancreas 2012;41(8):1176–1194.
- 5 van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ, et al.; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2010;362(16):1491–1502.
- **6** Bakker OJ, van Santvoort HC, van Brunschot S et al.; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Endoscopic transgastric vs surgical necrosectomy for infected necrotizing pancreatitis: a randomized trial. JAMA 2012;307(10):1053–1061.
- **7** Raraty MG, Halloran CM, Dodd S et al. Minimal access retroperitoneal pancreatic necrosectomy: improvement in morbidity and mortality with a less invasive approach. Ann Surg, 2010;251(5):787–793.
- 8 Gomatos IP, Halloran CM, Ghaneh P, et al. Outcomes from minimal access retroperitoneal and open pancreatic necrosectomy in 394 patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2016;263(5):992–1001.

The incidence of both operation specific (35.4% vs. 51.7%) and nonoperation-specific (16.8% vs. 26.7%) complications is lower with a minimal access approach compared to with open necrosectomy [8]. Postoperative multiorgan failure is also significantly reduced, occurring in 12–20% of patients following a minimal access or step-up approach and 35–40% of patients following open necrosectomy. The Liverpool data show a higher rate of postoperative ITU admission after open necrosectomy, although this is not demonstrated in the Dutch PANTER trial [5,8].

Long-term complications including pancreatic fistulas, new-onset diabetes, and use of pancreatic enzymes are significantly more common following open necrosectomy compared to minimal access surgery. However, the rate of postoperative deep-vein thrombosis (6.6% vs. 1.7%) was higher in the minimal access cohort, likely influenced by the longer length of stay in this group (median 98 vs. 71 days).

- 9 van Brunschot S, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ et al. Video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement (VARD) of infected necrotizing pancreatitis: an update. Curr Surg Rep 2013;1:121–130.
- 10 van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bollen TL, Buskens E, van Ramshorst B, Gooszen HG; Dutch Acute Pancreatitis Study Group. Case-matched comparison of the retroperitoneal approach with laparotomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. World J Surg 2007;31(8):1635–1642.
- 11 Gagner M. Laparoscopic treatment of acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Semin Laparosc Surg 1996;3(1):21–28.
- 12 Mathew MJ, Parmar AK, Sahu D, Reddy PK. Laparoscopic necrosectomy in acute necrotizing pancreatitis: Our experience. J Minim Access Surg 2014;10(3):126–131.
- 13 Zhou ZG, Zheng YC, Shu Y et al. Laparoscopic management of severe acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2003;27(3):e46–50.
- 14 Parekh D. Laparoscopic-assisted pancreatic necrosectomy: a new surgical option for treatment of severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Arch Surg 2006;141(9):895–902; discussion 902–903.
- **15** Carter R. Percutaneous management of necrotizing pancreatitis. HPB (Oxford) 2007;9(3):235–239.
- 16 Gibson SC, Robertson BF, Dickson EJ, McKay CJ, Carter CR. 'Step-port' laparoscopic cystgastrostomy for the management of organized solid predominant post-acute fluid collections after severe acute pancreatitis. HPB (Oxford) 2014;16(2):170–176.
- 17 Horvath KD, Kao LS, Wherry KL, Pellegrini CA, Sinanan MN. A technique for laparoscopic-assisted percutaneous drainage of infected pancreatic

necrosis and pancreatic abscess. Surg Endosc 2001;15(10):1221–1225.

- 18 Gambiez LP, Denimal FA, Porte HL, Saudemont A, Chambon JP, Quandalle PA. Retroperitoneal approach and endoscopic management of peripancreatic necrosis collections. Arch Surg 1998;133(1):66–72.
- 19 Raraty MGT, Connor S, Evans J, Ghaneh P, Sutton R, Neoptolemo JP. Trattamento miniinvasivo della pancreatite acuta necrotizzante. In: Pedrazzoli S, ed. Neuro Trattato di Tecnica Chirurgica Pancreas: Peritoneo, Retroperitoneo, Surrene, Milza. Milan: UTET, 2006:183–187.
- 20 Logue JA, Carter CR. Minimally invasive necrosectomy techniques in severe acute pancreatitis: role of percutaneous necrosectomy and video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2015;2015:693040.
- 21 Connor S, Ghaneh P, Raraty M et al. Minimally invasive retroperitoneal pancreatic necrosectomy. Dig Surg 2003;20(4):270–277.

- 22 Connor S, Alexakis N, Raraty MG et al. Early and late complications after pancreatic necrosectomy. Surgery 2005;137(5):499–505.
- 23 Tsiotos GG, Luque-de León E, Söreide JA et al. Management of necrotizing pancreatitis by repeated operative necrosectomy using a zipper technique. Am J Surg 1998;175(2):91–98.
- 24 Kriwanek S, Gschwantler M, Beckerhinn P, Armbruster C, Roka R. Complications after surgery for necrotising pancreatitis: risk factors and prognosis. Eur J Surg 1999;165(10):952–957.
- **25** Tsiotos GG, Smith CD, Sarr MG. Incidence and management of pancreatic and enteric fistulas after surgical management of severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Arch Surg 1995;130(1):48–52.
- **26** Rodriguez JR, Razo AO, Targarona J et al. Debridement and closed packing for sterile or infected necrotizing pancreatitis: insights into indications and outcomes in 167 patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(2):294–299.

Open Surgical Debridement in Necrotizing Pancreatitis

Lutz Schneider and Markus W. Büchler

Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

32

The management of necrotizing pancreatitis has changed over the last decades to a more conservative multidisciplinary therapeutic approach [1]. surgical debridement is needed For less than 20% of all patients with necrotizing pancreatitis [2]. Minimal invasive techniques seem to reduce the morbidity and mortality compared to open surgical debridement [3]. Open approaches are needed if minimal invasive procedures fail to achieve sufficient necrosectomy or are not available, or if complications of the pancreatic necrosis such as bleeding prohibit a minimal invasive approach.

The goals of open surgical debridement are to:

- remove all (infected) necrotic pancreatic and surrounding tissue in order to achieve local focus control and minimize inflammatory triggers leading to septic systemic inflammatory response, and
- preserve all vital pancreatic tissue to avoid long-term pancreatic exocrine and/or endocrine dysfunction.

Surgical debridement of necrotic pancreatic tissue should not be performed during the first 2 weeks after onset of the disease, but should ideally be postponed for least 4 weeks to achieve a better demarcation of devitalized pancreatic tissue and save vital pancreatic tissue [4–7]. The only prospective controlled study with focus on the ideal timing for necrosectomy was discontinued before completion because of a clear advantage in the group with a delayed surgical intervention (at least 12 days) compared to the early intervention group [5]. Surgical debridement later than 4 weeks after onset of symptoms gives no further advantage with regard to outcome and overall costs [8]. Contrast-enhanced computed tomography is the gold standard before the surgical approach and provides a roadmap for the operative strategy. Nevertheless, it has to be taken into account that the amount of necrotic pancreatic tissue can only be interpreted correctly during surgery. Pancreatic necrosis can be overestimated by preoperative imaging and an organ-sparing necrosectomy can often be performed even if the preoperative imaging suggests complete pancreatic necrosis. This is essential for morbidity, mortality, and the long-term quality of life with regard to endocrine and exocrine pancreatic function [9-13].

General Technique of Open Surgical Debridement

The concept of necrosectomy includes surgical removal of devitalized peripancreatic and intrapancreatic tissue and evacuation of fluid collections.

The access to the lesser sac containing the pancreatic necrotic tissue can be achieved in different ways. The most commonly used routes are via diversion of the gastrocolic ligament or through the mesenterium of the transverse colon. If the access is obtained via the mesenterium of the transverse colon we recommend the left-sided route of the median colic vessels (Fig. 32.1). Other approaches to access the pancreatic necrotic tissue are left side of the ligament of Treitz (pancreatic tail) or right side of the middle colic vessels (body and part of the pancreatic head), depending on the location of the suspected necrotic tissue. If necrotic tissue is mainly present in the area of the pancreatic head, mobilization of the pancreatic head

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 32.1 Access to the lesser sac can be directly through the transverse mesocolon on either side of the middle colic vessel.

(Kocher maneuver) can provide adequate access for necrosectomy.

The necrotic tissue should be removed carefully by blunt digital dissection. Covering the surgeon's finger with a sponge can facilitate complete removal of the necrotic tissue. The left or right colonic flexure should be mobilized if fluid collections or necrotic tissue are present in the retroperitoneal, pararenal, or paracolic space. All necrotic tissue should be removed, remembering not to disturb friable tissue in order to minimize bleeding. An intraoperative fluid sample for bacterial culture should be taken for microbiological analysis to identify the organism(s) producing infection and guide antimicrobiological therapy.

Excessive lavage using 6–12L of isotonic saline solution should be performed to remove infectious ascites and debris as well as to reduce the load of inflammatory mediators contained in these materials.

If possible, the lesser sac should be closed after debridement and placing of adequate drains to separate the infectious area from the rest of the abdominal cavity.

Cholecystectomy can be performed simultaneously if required.

To achieve the above-mentioned principal aims, different strategies have been developed as a one-stage procedure with initial necrosectomy and simple drainage of the pancreatic bed is often not effective and persisting or recurrent intra-abdominal sepsis can be a major problem [1,14]. This implies the need for an ongoing postoperative focus control.

Continuous Closed Lavage

The concept of postoperative continuous closed lavage of the lesser sac was established in the early 1980s [15,16]. From several larger cohort studies, this strategy seems to have improved postoperative short- and long-term morbidity compared to other open techniques [13,17,18], although there are no prospective controlled data available.

For postoperative continuous closed lavage, large double-lumen flushing drainages (20–24F) are placed in the pancreatic bed at the end of open necrosectomy and lavage and brought out through either side of the abdominal wall. As mentioned above, the access to the lesser sac should possibly be adapted to create a closed compartment for a regionally restricted lavage. Afterwards, the abdominal wall is definitely closed as no re-exploration is planned in this surgical concept.

Postoperative initial lavage should be performed with at least 6L/24 hours using isotonic saline solution. The amount of flushing volume can be adapted to the macroscopic aspects of the effluate, enzyme count (amylase/ lipase), and the clinical condition of the patient. Lavage can be reduced and stopped when there are normal or clearly decreasing pancreatic enzymes in clear fluid produced by the drains. If none of the mentioned parameters are impaired after stopping the continuous lavage, the drains can be removed sequentially (Fig. 32.2). If the patient is in a good clinical condition a closed continuous lavage does not necessarily need to be performed on an intensive care unit. Although there are no planned re-operations required for this procedure, in some patients this may be necessary. Reasons for re-laparotomies include the development of undrained fluid collections that cannot be approached by a percutaneous drainage, intestinal fistulas, or bleeding. Table 32.1 gives an overview of data from published series on this concept with regard to mortality and morbidity, including preoperative disease severity, incidence of postoperative pancreatic fistulas, and postoperative bleeding.

Debridement and Open Packing/ Staged Laparotomy

When a complete necrosectomy cannot be achieved by the primary operation for extended necrotic tissue in the retrocolic and/or mesenteric spaces there is a high probability of further sepsis. In this situation open packing/staged laparotomy (OP/SL) is an option for damage control. This approach was conceived 1981 to reduce the incidence of postoperative ongoing infection [19]. In patients where OP/SL is indicated, often **Figure 32.2** Schematic diagram of (a) double-lumen and (b) single-lumen lavage catheters placed in the lesser sac for continuous closed lavage after necrosectomy.



Table 32.1 Continuous closed lavage.

Reference	Patients	Preoperative severity ^a	Deaths	Fistulas	Bleeding
Lavin et al. [26]	14	5 (3–8) Ranson	3 (21%)	0	1 (7%)
Pederzoli et al. [27]	263	n.r.	47 (18%)	22 (8%)	21 (8%)
Büchler et al. [28]	28	4 (0-7) Ranson	6 (21%)	8 (29%)	2 (7%)
		13 (6–22) APACHE II			
De Waele et al. [29]	17	7 (±1.4) Ranson	9 (53%)	3 (18%)	0
		26 (±9.3) APACHE II			
Wig et al. [30]	58	8 (3–17) APACHE II	17 (29%)	9 (16%)	8 (14%)
Besselink et al. [18]	53	n.r.	13 (25%)	n.r.	17 (32%)
Farkas et al. [31]	220	16 (11–32) APACHE II	17 (8%)	24 (11%)	6 (3%)
Rau et al. [32]	285	5 (0–10) Ranson	72 (25%)	77 (27%)	44 (15%)
		11 (0–28) APACHE II			
Gomatos et al. [33]	120	8 (4–11) APACHE II	28 (23.3%)	14 (11.7%)	18 (15%)
van Santvoort et al. [34]	45	15 (±5.3) APACHE II	7 (16%)	17 (38%)	10 (22%)
Total	1103		219 (20%)	174 (17%)	127 (12%)

^a Scores are presented as mean or median with ranges or standard deviation in parentheses.

n.r., not reported.

more than 50% of the pancreas is found to be necrotic and the disease is ramified, making an adequate retroperitoneal minimal invasive necrosectomy impossible. Another reason for OP/SL is the development of an abdominal compartment syndrome in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. Abdominal compartment syndrome is characterized by an increase of the abdominal pressure to more than 25 mmHg. Diagnosis can be made by the clinical evaluation of the abdomen and an additional measurement of the urinary bladder. Therefore, this pressure measurement should be performed in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis since an undetected abdominal compartment syndrome is fatal; laparotomy leads to an immediate release of the pressure and avoids subsequent complications such as bowel perfusion failure or respiratory failure, which may be caused by the need for an extremely high pressure during mechanical ventilation.

In OP/SL, relaparotomy is performed every 48–72 hours to remove further demarcated necrotic tissue until granulation tissue starts to develop. After careful debridement (see earlier), soft drains should be placed a distant from the large vessels and the cavities packed with gauze. A nonadhesive organ foil is placed on the

intestinum and the abdomen is closed temporarily, either with a nonadhesive mesh or with an adhesive foil dressing after placing gauze between the foil placed on the intestinum and the outside foil layer. Evaluation of the further need for relaparotomy should be made after every operative revision. If complete necrosectomy is achieved, the concept of open treatment should be switched to continuous closed lavage and definitive closure of the abdominal wall should be applied (see earlier).

Because of the indication, the morbidity rates of this procedure in the literature are high. The reported mortality rates are 24%. The most common morbidities are fistula formation (36%) and a bleeding rate of 18%. The mean number of explorations needed to complete the therapy is approximately 6–7 per patient (Table 32.2).

These results cannot be compared to those for other necrosectomy procedures because of the underlying severity of disease, which leads to the decision to perform OP/SL. Whenever possible, necrosectomy with continuous closed lavage should be preferred. Nevertheless, OP/SP is a suitable procedure for damage control if necrosectomy cannot be achieved in a single operative intervention or an abdominal compartment syndrome requires this procedure.

Debridement and Closed Packing

The concept of debridement and closed packing implies an open necrosectomy as described earlier. After completion of necrosectomy and lavage, stuffed Penrose drains are placed in the debrided cavity and are exteriorized via the abdominal wall. Furthermore, suction drains are placed into the debrided cavity. The stuffed Penrose drains are removed stepwise until they can be finally taken out completely, which usually requires several days. The suction drains are left in place to drain potential pancreatic fistulas. This reduces the need for reoperations in comparison to the open packing staged laparotomy procedure (Fig. 32.3).

In the primary paper describing this procedure by the Boston group, morbidity with regard to pancreatic and enteric fistulas was 42% and 15%, respectively. Furthermore, re-operations had to be performed in 12.6% and an interventional percutaneous drain placement was required in 30% of the patients. The overall mortality rate was 11.4%, which correlated with the number of organ failures during the disease course [20]. In a later series of 68 patients undergoing open necrosectomy and closed packing the Boston group achieved an in-hospital mortality rate of 8.6% [21]. In this series, 74%

Reference	Patients	Preoperative severity ^a	Deaths	Fistulas	Bleeding	No. of explorations
Orlando et al. [35]	15	4.5 (0-11)	3 (15%)	5 (33%)	4 (27%)	19.8
Vauthery et al. [36]	6	16–30 APACHE II	0	3 (50%)	n.r.	6.5
Bradley et al. [37]	71	n.r.	10 (15%)	42 (59%)	5 (71%)	7.9
Harris et al. [38]	11	n.r.	2 (18%)	6 (55%)	0	10
Fugger et al. [39]	125	15 (4–30) APACHE II	40 (32%)	31 (25%)	24 (19%)	n.a.
Hwang et al. [40]	40	n.r.	6 (15%)	4 (10%)	2 (5%)	n.r.
Nordback et al. [41]	22	n.r.	5 (23%)	14 (64%)	2 (14%)	3
van Goor et al. [42]	10	n.r.	3 (30%)	4 (40%)	5 (50%)	14.3
Dominioni et al. [43]	16	n.r.	3 (19%)	4 (25%)	3 (19%)	8
Gentile et al. [44]	40	n.r.	12 (30%)	10 (25%)	n.r.	2.5
Tsiotos et al. [13]	72	10 (0–23) APACHE II	18 (25%)	25 (35%)	13 (18%)	2.2
Branum et al. [45]	50	n.r.	6 (12%)	50 (100%)	n.r.	n.r.
Kriwanek et al. [46]	77	n.r.	19 (25%)	10 (13%)	12 (16%)	n.r.
Nieuwenhuijs et al. [17]	38	5 Ranson	10 (26%)	7 (18%)	18 (47%)	n.r.
Tzovaras et al. [47]	28	n.r.	5 (18%)	5 (18%)	n.r.	3.5
Radenkovic et al. [48]	35	10 (3–23) APACHE II	12 (34%)	16 (46%)	5 (14%)	n.r.
Lee et al. [49]	6	15 (6–20) APACHE II	4 (67%)	2 (33%)	3 (50%)	3.5
Total	662		158 (24%)	238 (36%)	96/538 (18%)	6.5 (2.2–19.8)

Table 32.2 Open packing staged laparotomy.

^a Scores are presented as mean or median with ranges or standard deviation in parentheses.

n.r., not reported.

of patients developed postoperative pancreatic fistula and 9% enterocutaneous fistula. All available data for this procedure are summarized in Table 32.3.

Open Cystogastrostomy for Walled-Off Pancreatic Necrosis

If the main burden of pancreatic necrosis is located close to the posterior gastric wall, transgastric open cystogastrostomy is a further option for open necrosectomy. The prerequisite for this approach is the existence of walled-off pancreatic necrosis (WOPN). This usually occurs in the late course of necrotizing pancreatitis. Boland et al. described this procedure 2010 in a series of six patients who were successfully treated by this approach with a single laparotomy and no surgical re-explorations [22]. From the technical point of view,



Figure 32.3 Stuffed Penrose drains and closed suction drains are brought out through separate stab wounds and secured to the skin.

after laparotomy an anterior gastrostomy is performed and WOPN is identified by intraoperative ultrasound via the posterior wall of the stomach. The part of the posterior gastric wall that is attached to the WOPN is opened and an open debridement can be performed via this access. An anastomosis between the WOPN and the posterior stomach can be performed using single stich sutures or a stapler device. The rationale for this procedure is a direct drainage of the necrosis cavity into the intestinum to avoid fistulation into the abdominal cavity or the peripancreatic tissue. Based on the experience of the present publications, the time point for this procedure should be chosen between 2 and 3 months after the onset of symptoms [21-23]. The reported morbidity rates vary from 0 to 30% and mortality rates from 0-7% in series including between 6 and 46 patients [22,24,25]. As all reported patients could be sufficiently treated with only one operative debridement, this procedure seems to be effective in suitable patients. But it has to be considered that only a distinct subgroup of all patients with necrotizing pancreatitis may qualify for transgastric debridement due to the localization and extent of necrosis. Furthermore, the fact that the operative intervention needs to be postponed for 2 or 3 months may be a limitation in cases where an earlier time point of necrosectomy must be chosen due to the clinical condition. Nevertheless, reports on larger patient cohorts are awaited to re-evaluate this promising surgical approach.

Conclusion

Although minimally invasive approaches for necresectomy have become the primary standard of care in recent years, there is still an important role for open necrosectomy in severe necrotizing pancreatitis. The indication for open necrosectomy must be considered when minimally invasive approaches are not adequate or applicable to achieve a local focus control as well for complications including bleeding, bowel perforation, or intestinal fistulas. The standard techniques for open

Table 32.3	Debridement and closed packing.	
------------	---------------------------------	--

Reference	Patients	Preoperative severity ^a	Deaths	Fistulas	Bleeding
Fernandez-del Castillo et al. [8]	64	9 (0–23) APACHE II	4 (6%)	44 (68%)	3 (5%)
Rodriguez et al. [20]	167	9.5 (0–31) APACHE II	19 (11.%)	93 (56%)	6 (4%)
Madenci et al. [21]	68	10.9 (±0.8) APACHE II	6 (8.8%)	49 (74.2%)	12 (17.7%)
Total	299		29 (10%)	186 (62%)	21 (7%)

^a Scores are presented as mean and standard deviation in parentheses.

necrosectomy include approaches with planned relaparotomies (open packing, staged re-laparotomies) as well as those with a single surgical intervention (closed lavage, closed packing). In addition to these well-known

References

- Beger HG, Rau B, Isenmann R. [Necrosectomy or anatomically guided resection in acute pancreatitis]. Chirurg 2000;71(3):274–280.
- 2 Rau BM, Kemppainen EA, Gumbs AA et al. Early assessment of pancreatic infections and overall prognosis in severe acute pancreatitis by procalcitonin (PCT): a prospective international multicenter study. Ann Surg 2007;245(5):745–754.
- **3** Gomatos IP, Halloran CM, Ghaneh P et al. Outcomes from minimal access retroperitoneal and open pancreatic necrosectomy in 394 patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2016;263(5): 992–1001.
- **4** Nathens AB, Curtis JR, Beale RJ et al. Management of the critically ill patient with severe acute pancreatitis. Crit Care Med 2004;32(12):2524–2536.
- 5 Mier J, Leon EL, Castillo A, Robledo F, Blanco R. Early versus late necrosectomy in severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1997;173(2):71–75.
- 6 Hartwig W, Maksan SM, Foitzik T, Schmidt J, Herfarth C, Klar E. Reduction in mortality with delayed surgical therapy of severe pancreatitis. J Gastrointest Surg 2002;6(3):481–487.
- **7** Werner J, Hartwig W, Hackert T, Buchler MW. Surgery in the treatment of acute pancreatitis—open pancreatic necrosectomy. Scand J Surg 2005;94(2):130–134.
- 8 Fernandez-del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Makary MA, Mostafavi A, McGrath D, Warshaw AL. Debridement and closed packing for the treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1998;228(5):676–684.
- **9** Alexandre JH, Guerrieri MT. Role of total pancreatectomy in the treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. World J Surg 1981;5(3):369–377.
- **10** Leger L, Chiche B, Louvel A. Pancreatic necrosis and acute pancreatitis. World J Surg 1981;5(3):315–317.
- 11 Nordback IH, Auvinen OA. Long-term results after pancreas resection for acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1985;72(9):687–689.
- 12 Doepel M, Eriksson J, Halme L, Kumpulainen T, Hockerstedt K. Good long-term results in patients surviving severe acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1993;80(12):1583–1586.
- 13 Tsiotos GG, Luque-de Leon E, Sarr MG. Long-term outcome of necrotizing pancreatitis treated by necrosectomy. Br J Surg 1998;85(12):1650–1653.

techniques, transgastric debridement has been recently developed and may provide an additional possibility for a subset of patients who present with the prerequisites for this approach.

- 14 Widdison AL, Karanjia ND. Pancreatic infection complicating acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1993;80(2): 148–154.
- 15 Beger HG, Krautzberger W, Bittner R, Block S, Buchler. Results of surgical treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. World J Surg 1985;9(6):972–979.
- 16 Buchler M, Block S, Krautzberger W, Bittner R, Beger HG. [Necrotizing pancreatitis: peritoneal lavage or bursa lavage? Results of a prospective consecutive controlled study]. Chirurg 1985;56(4):247–250.
- 17 Nieuwenhuijs VB, Besselink MG, van Minnen LP, Gooszen HG. Surgical management of acute necrotizing pancreatitis: a 13-year experience and a systematic review. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl 2003(239):111–116.
- 18 Besselink MG, de Bruijn MT, Rutten JP et al. Surgical intervention in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2006;93(5):593–599.
- 19 Davidson ED, Bradley EL, III. "Marsupialization" in the treatment of pancreatic abscess. Surgery 1981;89(2):252–256.
- **20** Rodriguez JR, Razo AO, Targarona J et al. Debridement and closed packing for sterile or infected necrotizing pancreatitis: insights into indications and outcomes in 167 patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(2):294–299.
- 21 Madenci AL, Michailidou M, Chiou G, Thabet A, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Fagenholz PJ. A contemporary series of patients undergoing open debridement for necrotizing pancreatitis. Am J Surg 2014;208(3):324–331.
- 22 Boland B, Colquhoun S, Menon V, Kim A, Lo S, Nissen NN. Current surgical management of infected pancreatic necrosis. Am Surg 2010;76(10):1096–1099.
- 23 Kulkarni S, Bogart A, Buxbaum J, Matsuoka L, Selby R, Parekh D. Surgical transgastric debridement of walled off pancreatic necrosis: an option for patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. Surg Endosc 2015;29(3): 575–582.
- 24 Munene G, Dixon E, Sutherland F. Open transgastric debridement and internal drainage of symptomatic non-infected walled-off pancreatic necrosis. HPB 2011;13(4):234–239.
- 25 Harrison S, Kakade M, Varadarajula S, Parden J, Morgan D, Christein J. Characteristics and outcomes of patients undergoing debridement of pancreatic necrosis. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14(2):245–251.

- 26 Larvin M, Chalmers AG, Robinson PJ, McMahon MJ. Debridement and closed cavity irrigation for the treatment of pancreatic necrosis. Br J Surg 1989;76(5): 465–471.
- 27 Pederzoli P, Bassi C, Vesentini S et al. Necrosectomy by lavage in the surgical treatment of severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Results in 263 patients. Acta Chir Scand 1990;156(11–12):775–780.
- 28 Buchler MW, Gloor B, Muller CA, Friess H, Seiler CA, Uhl W. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis: treatment strategy according to the status of infection. Ann Surg 2000;232(5):619–626.
- 29 De Waele JJ, Hesse UJ, Pattyn P, Decruyenaere J, de Hemptinne B. Postoperative lavage and on demand surgical intervention in the treatment of acute necrotizing pancreatitis. Acta Chir Belg 2000;100(1): 16–20.
- **30** Wig JD, Mettu SR, Jindal R, Gupta R, Yadav TD. Closed lesser sac lavage in the management of pancreatic necrosis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;19(9):1010–1015.
- **31** Farkas G, Marton J, Mandi Y, Leindler L. Surgical management and complex treatment of infected pancreatic necrosis: 18-year experience at a single center. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10(2):278–285.
- 32 Rau B, Bothe A, Beger HG. Surgical treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis by necrosectomy and closed lavage: changing patient characteristics and outcome in a 19-year, single-center series. Surgery 2005;138(1):28–39.
- **33** Gomatos IP, Halloran CM, Ghaneh P et al. Outcomes from minimal access retroperitoneal and open pancreatic necrosectomy in 394 patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2016;263(5): 992–1001.
- van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ et al. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2010;362(16): 1491–1502.
- 35 Orlando R, III, Welch JP, Akbari CM, Bloom GP, Macaulay WP. Techniques and complications of open packing of infected pancreatic necrosis. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1993;177(1):65–71.
- **36** Vauthey JN, Lerut J. An "open-closed" technique for the treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1993;165(2):277–281.
- **37** Bradley EL, III. A fifteen year experience with open drainage for infected pancreatic necrosis. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1993;177(3):215–222.

- 38 Harris JA, Jury RP, Catto J, Glover JL. Closed drainage versus open packing of infected pancreatic necrosis. Am Surg 1995;61(7):612–617; discussion 7–8.
- **39** Fugger R, Gotzinger P, Sautner T et al. Necrosectomy and laparostomy—a combined therapeutic concept in acute necrotising pancreatitis. Eur J Surg 1995;161(2):103–107.
- **40** Hwang TL, Chiu CT, Chen HM et al. Surgical results for severe acute pancreatitis comparison of the different surgical procedures. Hepato-gastroenterology 1995;42(6):1026–1029.
- **41** Nordback I, Paajanen H, Sand J. Prospective evaluation of a treatment protocol in patients with severe acute necrotising pancreatitis. Eur J Surg 1997;163(5): 357–364.
- **42** van Goor H, Sluiter WJ, Bleichrodt RP. Early and long term results of necrosectomy and planned re-exploration for infected pancreatic necrosis. Eur J Surg 1997;163(8):611–618.
- **43** Dominioni L, Chiappa A, Bianchi V et al. Infected pancreatic necrosis complicated by multiple organ failure. Hepato-gastroenterology 1997;44(16):968–974.
- 44 Gentile AT, Feliciano PD, Mullins RJ, Crass RA, Eidemiller LR, Sheppard BC. The utility of polyglycolic acid mesh for abdominal access in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. J Am Coll Surg 1998;186(3): 313–318.
- **45** Branum G, Galloway J, Hirchowitz W, Fendley M, Hunter J. Pancreatic necrosis: results of necrosectomy, packing, and ultimate closure over drains. Ann Surgery. 1998;227(6):870–877.
- **46** Kriwanek S, Gschwantler M, Beckerhinn P, Armbruster C, Roka R. Complications after surgery for necrotising pancreatitis: risk factors and prognosis. Eur J Surg 1999;165(10):952–957.
- **47** Tzovaras G, Parks RW, Diamond T, Rowlands BJ. Early and long-term results of surgery for severe necrotising pancreatitis. Dig Surg 2004;21(1):41–46; discussion 6–7.
- **48** Radenkovic DV, Bajec DD, Tsiotos GG et al. Planned staged reoperative necrosectomy using an abdominal zipper in the treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. Surg Today 2005;35(10):833–840.
- **49** Lee VT, Chung AY, Chow PK et al. Infected pancreatic necrosis—an evaluation of the timing and technique of necrosectomy in a Southeast Asian population. Ann Acad Med Singapore 2006;35(8):523–530.

Endoscopic Treatment of Biliary Acute Pancreatitis

Ichiro Yasuda, Shinpei Doi, and Masatoshi Mabuchi

Department of Gastroenterology, Teikyo University Mizonokuchi Hospital, Kawasaki, Japan

Pathogenesis of Acute Biliary Pancreatitis

Acute biliary pancreatitis (ABP) is caused by pancreatic duct obstruction mainly due to bile duct stones. Once a bile duct stone is impacted at the distal end of the bile duct or at the common channel, pancreatic duct outflow is obstructed directly or by the compression of the pancreatobiliary septum. Previous reports showed that bile duct stone impaction was found in 26–72% of patients who had ABP when surgery was performed soon after the attack [1]. Spontaneous passage of bile duct stones into the duodenum has been described in up to 50% of ABP cases [2,3]. Sphincter of Oddi spasm might be another cause of ABP. Therefore, the diagnosis of ABP is not always easy at the time of diagnosis of pancreatitis.

Biliary pancreatitis, as well as alcoholic pancreatitis, is a major etiology of acute pancreatitis. ABP accounts for 20–71.4% of cases of acute pancreatitis, but the rate varies depending on the country. Biliary pancreatitis is more common than alcoholic pancreatitis in Greece, Italy, the United Kingdom, Sweden, and the United States, whereas alcoholic pancreatitis is the most major cause in Hungary, France, Taiwan, Korea, and Japan [4–9].

Diagnosis

In addition to the increased levels of serum pancreatic enzymes, such as amylase and lipase, increased levels of hepatobiliary enzymes and bilirubin suggest the possibility of ABP. In such cases, imaging tests are strongly recommended for diagnosis. Although transabdominal ultrasound is the most convenient imaging modality, the extrahepatic bile duct is often difficult to visualize clearly due to the retention of gastrointestinal gas, especially in patients with acute pancreatitis. Abdominal computed tomography (CT) is also relatively convenient and has high sensitivity in detecting calcified stones (Fig. 33.1), but its sensitivity to detect small stones without calcification is limited. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) may be indicated in highly suspected cases such as those with bile duct dilation and/or cholangitis. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) can be performed before ERCP because they are safer and more convenient. In addition, magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) can provide an image similar to ERCP. It has high sensitivity and specificity in detecting common bile duct stones (more than 90%) [10], but its sensitivity decreases in cases with dilated bile duct and small stones [11]. EUS is recognized as the most reliable imaging modality in detecting bile duct stones [12], has fewer complications, and shows higher sensitivity in detecting small bile duct stones than ERCP [13].

Indication of Endoscopic Treatment

Endoscopic treatments are indicated for patients in whom a bile duct stone was confirmed on imaging tests or highly suspected from clinical or laboratory findings. In addition, patients with persistent or repeated increasing levels of biliary and pancreatic enzymes are also indicated even if the presence of biliary stone was unclear. In such cases, a dysfunction in the sphincter of Oddi might be a cause of biliary pancreatitis.

The timing of endoscopic treatments is discussed later, but urgent ERCP should be considered when there is

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

33



Figure 33.1 Computed tomography image of an impacted stone at the duodenal papilla. White arrow indicates an impacted stone. Axial image (a) and multiplaner reconstruction image (b).

evidence of severe cholangitis and/or ongoing biliary obstruction. However, conservative treatments such as fasting, rehydration, and administration of antibiotics may be attempted first in patients with mild clinical symptoms and with mild abnormal laboratory data.

Several previous studies suggested that EUS is helpful in narrowing down subjects. They showed that a preceding EUS avoided unnecessary ERCP in 71.2–75.4% of patients without increasing the risk of adverse events [13–16].

Techniques

The best way to treat biliary pancreatitis is the removal of the bile duct stone. Endoscopic sphincterotomy is generally performed for this. ERCP is initially attempted to confirm the stone in the bile duct, and endoscopic sphincterotomy is then performed using a sphincterotome if a stone is detected on cholangiogram. Subsequently, endoscopic stone extraction is performed using a retrieval basket or balloon. If the stone is impacted at the papilla, precut papillotomy using a needle knife would be preferred to conventional endoscopic sphincterotomy because cannulation into the bile duct is often difficult in such cases (Fig. 33.2).

Endoscopic sphincterotomy with subsequent stone extraction is currently a well-established technique with high success rate (approximately 90%) [17]. However, procedure-related adverse events, including

pancreatitis, hemorrhage, perforation, and cholangitis, can occur in approximately 10% [18]. Aggravation of pancreatitis is a particularly big concern in patients with pancreatitis. Therefore, cannulation and contrast medium injection into the pancreatic duct should be avoided as much as possible; however, there is no evidence that accidental cannulation into the pancreatic duct harmfully affects the clinical course or outcome. Recently, the efficacy of pancreatic duct stenting was suggested in ABP following endoscopic sphincterotomy. In a nonrandomized study, complications were less frequent in the pancreatic duct stent group than in the control group without pancreatic duct stent (9.86% vs. 31.43%, P<0.002) [19]. However, so far, there is no significant evidence to recommend pancreatic duct stenting after endoscopic treatment for ABP.

Outcomes and Timing of Endoscopic Interventions

Endoscopic treatments for ABP were initially described in 1981 [20,21]. Since then, a number of prospective randomized controlled trials (RCTs) have compared early endoscopic treatments with conservative therapy for ABP. However, the role and timing of endoscopic intervention in ABP remain controversial. A number of clinical trials and meta-analyses have provided conflicting evidence.





Figure 33.2 Endoscopic view of an impacted stone at the duodenal papilla. A stone is impacting at the biliary orifice (a). Needle knife papillotomy is preferably performed in such a case. Whitish pus is discharged after cutting up the papilla from the orifice using a needle knife (b).

Two early RCTs showed lower complication rate, shorter hospital stay, and lower mortality rate in the urgent ERCP group than in the conservative group [22,23]. However, another RCT showed that the overall rate of complications was similar in the two groups, and patients in the early ERCP group had more severe complications [24]. The first meta-analysis published in 1999 showed high success rate of ERCP (92%) and concluded that early ERCP significantly reduced morbidity (25.0% vs. 38.2%, P<0.001) and mortality (5.2% vs. 9.1%, P<0.05) in ABP [25]. However, later studies suggested that early endoscopic intervention was beneficial in further limited patients.

Several studies concluded that urgent endoscopic intervention should be considered only in patients with severe biliary pancreatitis [26–28]. In a metaanalysis by Ayub et al. [27], early endoscopic intervention was associated with significant reduction in complications only in predicted severe biliary pancreatitis (odds ratio [OR] 0.27, 95% confidence interval [CI] 0.14 to 0.53), whereas reduction of mortality was not significant in both predicted mild and severe biliary pancreatitis. Later, a meta-analysis by Moretti et al. [28] also reported that a significant difference in the pooled rate for complications was found only in predicted severe pancreatitis (38.5%, 95% CI –53% to -23.9%, P < 0.0001).

Meanwhile, several other studies suggested that the benefit of urgent endoscopic intervention was

expected only in cases with cholangitis or cholestasis [29-34]. Petrov et al. [29] reviewed RCTs on early endoscopic intervention versus conservative management in patients with ABP without acute cholangitis. As a result, early endoscopic intervention in patients with predicted mild and predicted severe biliary pancreatitis did not lead to a significant reduction in the risk of overall complications and mortality. Later, van Santvoort et al. [35] conducted a prospective, observational multicenter study including patients with predicted severe ABP without cholangitis. They analyzed the outcomes in patients without and with cholestasis separately. As a result, endoscopic intervention was associated with fewer complications as compared with conservative treatment in patients with cholestasis (25% vs. 54%, P = 0.020), whereas it was not associated with reduced complications (45% vs. 41%, P = 0.814) in patients without cholestasis. A recent Cochrane review by Tse and Yuan [32] showed no evidence that early routine ERCP significantly affected mortality or local/systemic complications of pancreatitis, regardless of predicted severity. However, among trials that included patients with cholangitis, the early routine ERCP strategy significantly reduced mortality, local, and systemic complications. In addition, among trials that included patients with biliary obstruction, early routine ERCP strategy was associated with a significant reduction

(a)

in local and systemic complications. Finally, they concluded that early ERCP should be considered only in patients with coexisting cholangitis or biliary obstruction. From the latest systematic review [36] including 8 meta-analyses and 12 guidelines, there is consensus in guidelines and meta-analyses that early endoscopic intervention is indicated in ABP patients with coexisting cholangitis and/or persistent cholestasis. With the exception of the first meta-analysis [25], none of the included studies approved early ERCP in predicted mild ABP. Consensus is lacking on the role of routine early endoscopic intervention in patients with predicted severe ABP.

References

- Kuo VC, Tarnasky PR. Endoscopic management of acute biliary pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2013;23(4):749–768.
- **2** Frossard JL, Hadengue A, Amouyal G et al. Choledocholithiasis: a prospective study of spontaneous common bile duct stone migration. Gastrointest Endosc. 2000;51(2):175–9.
- **3** Cavdar F, Yildar M, Tellioglu G, Kara M, Tilki M, Titiz MI. Controversial issues in biliary pancreatitis: when should we perform MRCP and ERCP? Pancreatology 2014;14(5):411–414.
- **4** Lankisch PG, Assmus C, Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB. Epidemiology of pancreatic diseases in Luneburg County. A study in a defined German population. Pancreatology 2002;2(5):469–477.
- **5** Gullo L, Migliori M, Olah A et al. Acute pancreatitis in five European countries: etiology and mortality. Pancreas 2002;24(3):223–227.
- 6 Cavallini G, Frulloni L, Bassi C et al. Prospective multicentre survey on acute pancreatitis in Italy (ProInf-AISP): results on 1005 patients. Dig Liver Dis 2004;36(3):205–211.
- 7 Andersson R, Andersson B, Haraldsen P, Drewsen G, Eckerwall G. Incidence, management and recurrence rate of acute pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2004;39(9):891–894.
- 8 Chen CH, Dai CY, Hou NJ, Chen SC, Chuang WL, Yu ML. Etiology, severity and recurrence of acute pancreatitis in southern taiwan. J Formos Med Assoc 2006;105(7):550–555.
- **9** Frey CF, Zhou H, Harvey DJ, White RH. The incidence and case-fatality rates of acute biliary, alcoholic, and idiopathic pancreatitis in California, 1994–2001. Pancreas 2006;33(4):336–344.
- 10 Romagnuolo J, Bardou M, Rahme E, Joseph L, Reinhold C, Barkun AN. Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography: a meta-analysis of test performance in suspected biliary disease. Ann Intern Med 2003;139(7):547–557.

Cholecystectomy After Endoscopic Treatment

Recurrence rates of ABP of up to 61% have been reported when definitive treatment was not provided [37,38]. Therefore, subsequent cholecystectomy after endoscopic treatment of bile duct stones has been recommended to prevent recurrent attacks of ABP [39,40], although 25–50% of patients do not undergo cholecystectomy for various reasons [41–43]. In cases of severe ABP, the current consensus is to postpone cholecystectomy until after resolution of local or systemic complications [38–40,44].

- 11 Moon JH, Cho YD, Cha SW et al. The detection of bile duct stones in suspected biliary pancreatitis: comparison of MRCP, ERCP, and intraductal US. Am J Gastroenterol 2005;100(5):1051–1057.
- 12 Verma D, Kapadia A, Eisen GM, Adler DG. EUS vs MRCP for detection of choledocholithiasis. Gastrointest Endosc 2006;64(2):248–254.
- 13 Liu CL, Fan ST, Lo CM et al. Comparison of early endoscopic ultrasonography and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in the management of acute biliary pancreatitis: a prospective randomized study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2005;3(12):1238–1244.
- 14 Polkowski M, Regula J, Tilszer A, Butruk E. Endoscopic ultrasound versus endoscopic retrograde cholangiography for patients with intermediate probability of bile duct stones: a randomized trial comparing two management strategies. Endoscopy 2007;39(4):296–303.
- 15 Lee YT, Chan FK, Leung WK et al. Comparison of EUS and ERCP in the investigation with suspected biliary obstruction caused by choledocholithiasis: a randomized study. Gastrointest Endosc 2008;67(4):660–668.
- 16 De Lisi S, Leandro G, Buscarini E. Endoscopic ultrasonography versus endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in acute biliary pancreatitis: a systematic review. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;23(5):367–374.
- 17 Yasuda I, Itoi T. Recent advances in endoscopic management of difficult bile duct stones. Dig Endosc 2013;25(4):376–385.
- 18 Freeman ML, Nelson DB, Sherman S et al. Complications of endoscopic biliary sphincterotomy. N Engl J Med 1996;335(13):909–918.
- **19** Dubravcsik Z, Hritz I, Fejes R et al. Early ERCP and biliary sphincterotomy with or without small-caliber pancreatic stent insertion in patients with acute biliary pancreatitis: better overall outcome with adequate pancreatic drainage. Scand J Gastroenterol 2012;47(6):729–736.

- 20 van der Spuy S. Endoscopic sphincterotomy in the management of gallstone pancreatitis. Endoscopy 1981;13(1):25–26.
- **21** Safrany L, Cotton PB. A preliminary report: urgent duodenoscopic sphincterotomy for acute gallstone pancreatitis. Surgery 1981;89(4):424–428.
- 22 Neoptolemos JP, Carr-Locke DL, London NJ, Bailey IA, James D, Fossard DP. Controlled trial of urgent endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and endoscopic sphincterotomy versus conservative treatment for acute pancreatitis due to gallstones. Lancet 1988;2(8618):979–983.
- 23 Fan ST, Lai EC, Mok FP, Lo CM, Zheng SS, Wong J. Early treatment of acute biliary pancreatitis by endoscopic papillotomy. N Engl J Med 1993;328(4):228–232.
- 24 Folsch UR, Nitsche R, Ludtke R, Hilgers RA, Creutzfeldt W. Early ERCP and papillotomy compared with conservative treatment for acute biliary pancreatitis. The German Study Group on Acute Biliary Pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1997;336(4):237–242.
- **25** Sharma VK, Howden CW. Metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials of endoscopic retrograde cholangiography and endoscopic sphincterotomy for the treatment of acute biliary pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1999;94(11):3211–3214.
- 26 Heinrich S, Schafer M, Rousson V, Clavien PA. Evidence-based treatment of acute pancreatitis: a look at established paradigms. Ann Surg 2006;243(2):154–168.
- 27 Ayub K, Imada R, Slavin J. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in gallstone-associated acute pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2004(4):CD003630.
- 28 Moretti A, Papi C, Aratari A et al. Is early endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography useful in the management of acute biliary pancreatitis? A metaanalysis of randomized controlled trials. Dig Liver Dis 2008;40(5):379–385.
- **29** Petrov MS, van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, van der Heijden GJ, van Erpecum KJ, Gooszen HG. Early endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography versus conservative management in acute biliary pancreatitis without cholangitis: a meta-analysis of randomized trials. Ann Surg 2008;247(2):250–257.
- **30** Uy MC, Daez ML, Sy PP, Banez VP, Espinosa WZ, Talingdan-Te MC. Early ERCP in acute gallstone pancreatitis without cholangitis: a meta-analysis. JOP 2009;10(3):299–305.
- **31** Yang P, Feng KX, Luo H, Wang D, Hu ZH. Acute biliary pancreatitis treated by early endoscopic intervention. Panminerva Med 2012;54(2):65–69.
- **32** Tse F, Yuan Y. Early routine endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography strategy versus early conservative management strategy in acute gallstone

pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012;5:CD009779.

- **33** Acosta JM, Katkhouda N, Debian KA, Groshen SG, Tsao-Wei DD, Berne TV. Early ductal decompression versus conservative management for gallstone pancreatitis with ampullary obstruction: a prospective randomized clinical trial. Ann Surg 2006;243(1):33–40.
- 34 Oria A, Cimmino D, Ocampo C et al. Early endoscopic intervention versus early conservative management in patients with acute gallstone pancreatitis and biliopancreatic obstruction: a randomized clinical trial. Ann Surg 2007;245(1):10–17.
- 35 van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, de Vries AC et al. Early endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in predicted severe acute biliary pancreatitis: a prospective multicenter study. Ann Surg 2009;250(1):68–75.
- **36** van Geenen EJ, van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG et al. Lack of consensus on the role of endoscopic retrograde cholangiography in acute biliary pancreatitis in published meta-analyses and guidelines: a systematic review. Pancreas 2013;42(5):774–780.
- 37 Alimoglu O, Ozkan OV, Sahin M, Akcakaya A, Eryilmaz R, Bas G. Timing of cholecystectomy for acute biliary pancreatitis: outcomes of cholecystectomy on first admission and after recurrent biliary pancreatitis. World J Surg 2003;27(3):256–259.
- 38 da Costa DW, Schepers NJ, Romkens TE et al. Endoscopic sphincterotomy and cholecystectomy in acute biliary pancreatitis. Surgeon 2016;14(2):99–108.
- 39 Tenner S, Baillie J, DeWitt J, Vege SS; American College of Gastroenterology. American College of Gastroenterology guideline: management of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108(9):1400–15;16.
- **40** Working Group IAPAPAAPG. IAP/APA evidencebased guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–15.
- 41 Hwang SS, Li BH, Haigh PI. Gallstone pancreatitis without cholecystectomy. JAMA Surg 2013;148(9):867–872.
- **42** El-Dhuwaib Y, Deakin M, David GG, Durkin D, Corless DJ, Slavin JP. Definitive management of gallstone pancreatitis in England. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2012;94(6):402–406.
- **43** Nguyen GC, Tuskey A, Jagannath SB. Racial disparities in cholecystectomy rates during hospitalizations for acute gallstone pancreatitis: a national survey. Am J Gastroenterol 2008;103(9):2301–2307.
- 44 Working Party of the British Society of Gastroenterology, Association of Surgeons of Great Britain and Ireland, Pancreatic Society of Great Britain and Ireland, Association of Upper GI Surgeons of Great Britain and Ireland. UK guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54(suppl 3):iii1–9.

Strategies for the Treatment of Pancreatic Pseudocysts and Walled-Off **Necrosis After Acute Pancreatitis: Interventional Endoscopic Approaches**

Geora Beyer^{1,2}, Julia Mayerle¹, and Markus M. Lerch²

¹ Department of Medicine II, University Hospital Munich, Ludwig-Maximilians-University, Munich, Germany

² Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

Introduction

34

A series of trials following improvements in intensive care medicine and endoscopic techniques has led to a paradigm shift in the management of fluid collections developing after an attack of acute pancreatitis: if undertaken at all, interventions should be delayed as much as possible and the least-invasive methods should be considered first, before escalating treatment (stepup approach) [1–4]. Intervening a post-acute pancreatic fluid collection (PFC) endoscopically is considered safe once a well-defined wall has developed, roughly 4 weeks into the disease course [5]. Whether drainage of (infected) fluid collections is beneficial before a fibrous wall has formed is being investigated by a Dutch multicenter trial (POINTER). Post-acute pancreatic pseudocysts are considered a rare complication arising from a disruption of the main pancreatic duct or major duct branches without considerable necrosis and by definition contain only fluid rich in pancreatic enzymes. In contrast, collections with a fibrous wall originating from pancreatic and/or peripancreatic necrosis are called walled-off necrosis (WON), which will contain variable amounts of solid debris and may reach into areas distant from the gland [6].

Indications for Endoscopic Treatment

In general, only collections that cause symptoms or are at a high risk for severe complications require intervention.

Indications for endoscopic intervention are features of infection on imaging or a high suspicion for infection with persistent signs of sepsis that do not improve under adequate intravenous antibiotics. Less common indications are pain, persistent unwellness, jaundice caused by the collection compressing the bile duct, bleeding, disconnected duct syndrome, gastric outlet obstruction, or pancreatic fistulas.

Endoscopic Drainage vs. Necrosectomy: **Choosing the Right Patient**

It is currently unclear which collections will improve with drainage alone, which ones need irrigation, and for which ones a patient should undergo advanced endoscopic necrosectomy, as reflected by discordant results of a recent international expert survey [5]. In many cases, patients will initially improve after a drainage procedure and optional nasocystic lavage with few plastic pigtail stents in place to ensure the patency of the tract. A systematic review and meta-analysis comparing 324 patients who underwent conservative management of infected pancreatic necrosis to 157 who underwent necrosectomy concluded that the conservative management was successful in 64% and that mortality was lower than in patients who underwent percutaneous treatment [7] although this result is fraught by significant selection bias. Multiple early case series which included pancreatic necrosis and pancreatic abscesses even reported full resolution of these collections without

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

further necrosectomy in over 80% of cases [8-11]. Unfortunately a nonuniform nomenclature impairs the comparability of these observations. A Swedish trial comparing drainage of pseudocysts to pancreatic abscesses with variable amounts of debris showed that the rate of successful drainage was lower in abscesses (94% vs. 80%; P = 0.04) and the risk for complications five times higher (P=0.02). Of note, all abscesses underwent necrosectomy and lavage later [12]. This suggests that in patients with a higher burden of necrotic material and/or infected collections a more invasive approach may be warranted. Transmural endoscopic necrosectomy has been shown to be a safe and efficient way to deal with necrotic collections accessible to endoscopy. It remains burdened, however, with serious complications even in the hands of experienced investigators [13-17]. In a retrospective comparison of conventional transmural drainage versus necrosectomy in patients with evidence of WON on contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CT), Gardner et al. showed superiority of direct necrosectomy in terms of treatment success, need for surgery or additional percutaneous drainage, and recurrence [18]. Another registry-based, matched cohort study comparing direct necrosectomy to initial percutaneous access as suggested by the original "step-up approach" in 12 patients showed favorable outcomes for the direct endoscopic approach [19]. Taken together, the current data suggest that mere endoscopic drainage is reasonable and often sufficient in defined collections with minimal amounts of solid material, whereas patients with WON and more extensive necrotic material will most likely profit from a more aggressive approach with sometimes repeated sessions of endoscopic removal of necrotic tissue [20]. In unstable patients who developed sepsis due to infected WON requiring ventilator support and vasopressors an initial endoscopic or even percutaneous drainage to achieve sepsis control and delayed more advanced endoscopic necrosectomy may be more appropriate. Endoscopic drainage is generally preferred over percutaneous drainage for infected fluid collections, not because it is more effective but because the latter very often leads to persistent fistulas [21]. If, however, drainage is required before a fibrous wall has formed (generally 4 weeks) percutaneous drainage is still a valid and frequently used alternative.

Preventing Recurrence by Treating Disconnected Duct Syndrome

A disconnected pancreatic duct with pancreatic juice leaking into the connected PFC is a major complication of acute pancreatitis and a well-known risk factor for persistence or recurrence of PFC. This includes pseudocysts and WON, even after initially successful endoscopic treatment [22–24]. The integrity of the pancreatic duct should therefore be confirmed whenever pancreatic necrosis requiring an intervention is present and preferably by noninvasive methods such as magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP). Although found in up to 50% of patients with acute necrotizing pancreatitis, studies on the optimal management of PFC associated with disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome are scarce. A small randomized controlled trial (n = 28)recruiting patients with and without disconnected pancreatic duct showed a significant reduction of recurrence (0 vs. 5, P = 0.013) when stents were not removed [25]. The approach of long-term indwelling plastic stents has been adopted for the treatment of WON with disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome as reported in two retrospective series including 26 and 33 patients respectively, in which it appears to have led to a satisfactory outcome with regard to resolution of the collection [26,27]. Another approach involves stenting the pancreatic duct after transmural access and cavity stenting is established. This allows transpapillary drainage of both the content of the connected collection and, more importantly, pancreatic juice away from vital pancreatic tissue distal to the duct disruption [28]. ERCP should be performed with caution in these patients as it is associated with considerable rates of adverse events [29]. Recently a group from Mumbai, India described a promising strategy in 42 patients with symptomatic post-acute pancreatic pseudocysts. Three weeks after initially successful drainage using an expandable covered nitinol stent, the patients underwent MRCP. A pancreatic duct leak was detected in three patients and treated successfully by stenting the pancreatic duct with consecutive retrieval of the transmural stent [30]. Although only preliminary, these data suggests that a consecutively deferred combination of transmural and transpapillary stenting could be an alternative to long-term transmural stents.

References

- van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ et al. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2010;362(16): 1491–1502.
- **2** van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Bollen TL et al. A conservative and minimally invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis improves outcome. Gastroenterology 2011;141(4):1254–1263.

- 3 Bakker OJ, van Santvoort HC, van Brunschot S et al. Endoscopic transgastric vs surgical necrosectomy for infected necrotizing pancreatitis: a randomized trial. JAMA 2012;307(10):1053–1061.
- 4 Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–15.
- 5 van Grinsven J, van Brunschot S, Bakker OJ et al. Diagnostic strategy and timing of intervention in infected necrotizing pancreatitis: an international expert survey and case vignette study. HPB 2016;18(1):49–56.
- **6** Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62(1):102–111.
- 7 Mouli VP, Sreenivas V, Garg PK. Efficacy of conservative treatment, without necrosectomy, for infected pancreatic necrosis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2013;144(2): 333–340.e2.
- 8 Baron TH, Thaggard WG, Morgan DE, Stanley RJ. Endoscopic therapy for organized pancreatic necrosis. Gastroenterology 1996;111(3):755–764.
- **9** Giovannini M, Pesenti C, Rolland AL, Moutardier V, Delpero JR. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts or pancreatic abscesses using a therapeutic echo endoscope. Endoscopy 2001;33(6):473–477.
- 10 Park JJ, Kim SS, Koo YS et al. Definitive treatment of pancreatic abscess by endoscopic transmural drainage. Gastrointest Endosc 2002;55(2):256–262.
- 11 Kato S, Katanuma A, Maguchi H et al. Efficacy, safety, and long-term follow-up results of EUS-guided transmural drainage for pancreatic pseudocyst. Diagn Ther Endosc 2013;2013:924291.
- 12 Sadik R, Kalaitzakis E, Thune A, Hansen J, Jönson C. EUS-guided drainage is more successful in pancreatic pseudocysts compared with abscesses. World J Gastroenterol 2011;17(4):499–505.
- 13 Seifert H, Biermer M, Schmitt W et al. Transluminal endoscopic necrosectomy after acute pancreatitis: a multicentre study with long-term follow-up (the GEPARD Study). Gut 2009;58(9):1260–1266.
- 14 Haghshenasskashani A, Laurence JM, Kwan V et al. Endoscopic necrosectomy of pancreatic necrosis: a systematic review. Surg Endosc 2011;25(12):3724–3730.
- 15 Freeman ML, Werner J, van Santvoort HC et al. Interventions for necrotizing pancreatitis: summary of a multidisciplinary consensus conference. Pancreas 2012;41(8):1176–1194.
- **16** Yasuda I, Nakashima M, Iwai T et al. Japanese multicenter experience of endoscopic necrosectomy

for infected walled-off pancreatic necrosis: The JENIPaN study. Endoscopy 2013;45(8):627–634.

- 17 Puli SR, Graumlich JF, Pamulaparthy SR, Kalva N. Endoscopic transmural necrosectomy for walled-off pancreatic necrosis: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Can J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;28(1): 50–53.
- 18 Gardner TB, Chahal P, Papachristou GI et al. A comparison of direct endoscopic necrosectomy with transmural endoscopic drainage for the treatment of walled-off pancreatic necrosis. Gastrointest Endosc 2009;69(6):1085–1094.
- 19 Kumar N, Conwell DL, Thompson CC. Direct endoscopic necrosectomy versus step-up approach for walled-off pancreatic necrosis: comparison of clinical outcome and health care utilization. Pancreas 2014;43(8):1334–1339.
- **20** Thompson CC, Kumar N, Slattery J et al. A standardized method for endoscopic necrosectomy improves complication and mortality rates. Pancreatology 2016;16(1):66–72.
- 21 van Brunschot, S. Endoscopic or surgical step-up approach for necrotizing pancreatitis, a multi-center randomized controlled trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2017;85(5)(suppl):AB89. DOI: 10.1016/ j.gie.2017.03.127
- **22** Lawrence C, Howell DA, Stefan AM et al. Disconnected pancreatic tail syndrome: potential for endoscopic therapy and results of long-term follow-up. Gastrointest Endosc 2008;67(4):673–679.
- 23 Nealon WH, Bhutani M, Riall TS, Raju G, Ozkan O, Neilan R. A unifying concept: pancreatic ductal anatomy both predicts and determines the major complications resulting from pancreatitis. J Am Coll Surg 2009;208(5):790–799.
- 24 Beyer G, Simon P, Carter RC et al. Long-term outcome of EUS-guided drainage of pancreatic fluid collections:
 a 10 year single center experience. Pancreatology 2014;14(3):S93.
- **25** Arvanitakis M, Delhaye M, Bali MA et al. Pancreaticfluid collections: a randomized controlled trial regarding stent removal after endoscopic transmural drainage. Gastrointest Endosc 2007;65(4):609–619.
- 26 Rana SS, Bhasin DK, Rao C, Sharma R, Gupta R. Consequences of long term indwelling transmural stents in patients with walled off pancreatic necrosis & disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome. Pancreatology 2013;13(5):486–490.
- 27 Varadarajulu S, Wilcox CM. Endoscopic placement of permanent indwelling transmural stents in disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome: does benefit outweigh the risks? Gastrointest Endosc 2011;74(6): 1408–1412.

- **304** Chapter 34
 - 28 Trevino JM, Tevino JM, Tamhane A, Varadarajulu S. Successful stenting in ductal disruption favorably impacts treatment outcomes in patients undergoing transmural drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;25(3): 526–531.
 - **29** Isayama H, Nakai Y, Rerknimitr R et al. The Asian consensus statements on endoscopic management of

walled-off necrosis Part2: Endoscopic management. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016;31(9):1555–1565.

 30 Dhir V, Teoh AYB, Bapat M, Bhandari S, Joshi N, Maydeo A. EUS-guided pseudocyst drainage: prospective evaluation of early removal of fully covered self-expandable metal stents with pancreatic ductal stenting in selected patients. Gastrointest Endosc 2015;82(4):650–657.

35

Strategies for the Treatment of Pancreatic Pseudocysts and Walled-Off **Necrosis After Acute Pancreatitis: Surgical Treatment**

Naohiro Sata, Masaru Koizumi, and Alan K. Lefor

Department of Surgery, Jichi Medical University, School of Medicine, Tochiqi, Japan

Introduction

The strategy for surgical intervention in patients with pancreatic pseudocysts (PPC) and walled-off necrosis (WON) has dramatically changed in recent decades and the optimal approach is still controversial. In the early 1980s, open drainage and closed lavage were the most common surgical procedures performed for "pancreatic abscess." A more aggressive approach resulting in earlier surgical intervention, with more extensive drainage and debridement of associated necrotic tissue has been recommended [1]. However, early intervention including open necrosectomy is associated with poor outcomes and the latest guidelines suggest that surgical intervention should be delayed as long as possible, until at least 4 weeks after the onset of the illness [2,3].

Peripancreatic fluid collections are frequently seen in the management of patients with acute pancreatitis. Acute pancreatitis is divided into interstitial edematous pancreatitis and necrotizing pancreatitis [4]. In interstitial edematous pancreatitis, fluid collections are usually resorbed spontaneously and clinical symptoms are improved after a week. However, remnant localized fluid collections sometimes require intervention in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. The terminology for these remnant localized fluid collections was completely changed in 2012 by the revised Atlanta classification [4]. This chapter will focus on surgical strategies for the treatment of patients with PPC and WON after episodes of acute pancreatitis.

Definition of Pancreatic Pseudocvst and Walled-Off Necrosis

In the Atlanta classification, advocated at the International Symposium on Acute Pancreatitis in Atlanta in 1992, acute fluid collections and pancreatic necrosis/infected necrosis were defined as local complications in the early stage of acute pancreatitis [5]. In addition, PPC and pancreatic abscess are also defined as local complications in the late stage. The term "pancreatic pseudocyst" had been used to describe a wide spectrum of fluid collections derived from necrotizing pancreatitis, interstitial edematous pancreatitis, and acute exacerbations of chronic pancreatitis. Capsulized liquefied necrotic pancreatic and/or peripancreatic tissue after necrotizing pancreatitis should be considered different from a capsulized collection of pure pancreatic exocrine secretions. If the same treatment had been performed, the outcome would be different [6,7]. In fact, pancreatic abscess was seldom encountered in either Western countries or East Asia. Based on this background, the concept of "walled-off pancreatic necrosis" was proposed for an encapsulated fluid collection derived from necrotic pancreatic and/or peripancreatic tissue in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis [8]. The term was changed to "walled-off necrosis (WON)" and the concept of this condition was then established by the revised Atlanta classification in 2012 [4] (Fig. 35.1). WON is defined as a mature, encapsulated collection of pancreatic and/or peripancreatic necrosis that has developed a well-defined inflammatory wall and usually occurs more than 4 weeks after the onset of necrotizing pancreatitis [4].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas





A fluid collection originating from necrosis less than 4 weeks after the onset of necrotizing pancreatitis is referred to as an acute necrotic collection (ANC). The concept of a PPC was proposed to be limited to an encapsulated collection of fluid with a well-defined inflammatory wall, usually outside the pancreas, with minimal or no necrosis that occurs more than 4 weeks after the onset of interstitial edematous pancreatitis [4,9]. As the concept of PPC changed and the new concept of WON was developed in 2012, care must be taken to avoid confusion regarding the terms PPC and WON, especially when reviewing clinical studies reported before 2012.

The International Association of Pancreatology and the American Pancreatic Association (IAP/APA) guidelines were revised according to the revised Atlanta classification of 2012, and the IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis were published in 2013 [2]. At the same time, Japanese guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis were revised and the fourth edition was published in 2015 [3]. The diagnosis and treatment of acute pancreatitis should be based on these guidelines.

Indications for Surgical Intervention

Previously, surgical intervention with drainage and necrosectomy was the gold standard for treatment of the infectious complications of acute pancreatitis. In the early 2000s, minimally invasive interventions were developed and have been replacing highly invasive surgical procedures such as open drainage. Minimally invasive interventions include procedures such as endoscopic and laparoscopic drainage and necrosectomy. Both the IAP/ APA guideline 2013 and the Japanese guideline 2015 recommend that interventions should be performed in patients with infections or other persistent symptoms, such as ongoing gastric outlet, intestinal, or biliary obstruction, pain, or complications due to a mass effect secondary to WON or PPC. Most patients with infected localized fluid collections that cannot be managed by the administration of wide-spectrum antibiotics will require some therapeutic intervention.

The terminology for drainage and necrosectomy should be appropriately used. Drainage is a procedure to drain fluid by percutaneous, transgastric, enteral, or transpapillary routes, or by open surgery. Necrosectomy is a procedure to remove necrotic tissue aggressively, using percutaneous, transgastric, or enteral approaches, or by open surgery. Confusion regarding the terminology for drainage and necrosectomy procedures must be considered when evaluating clinical studies reported before 2012.

Timing of Interventions and Optimal Interventional Strategy for Walled-Off Necrosis

In the past, outcomes following early invasive surgical interventions were very poor [10–12]. In a prospective study of 629 patients, late intervention significantly decreased mortality and morbidity [13]. Both the IAP/ APA guideline 2013 and the Japanese guideline 2015 refute the beneficial therapeutic effect of early intervention, and recommend that intervention should be delayed as much as possible, until at least 4 weeks after the onset of pancreatitis [2,3]. Interventions should be performed when fluid collections are encapsulated and the capsule wall is thickened.

The optimal interventional strategy is still controversial. Open surgery was the only choice for intervention before 2000. Minimally invasive interventions, including endoscopic drainage and necrosectomy, and laparoscopic necrosectomy, were introduced in the late 1990s and early 2000s. Though the use of these novel interventions has been increasing, they require advanced technical skills and should be done only in high-volume centers. Some centers reported good results, although there is a large variance in the expertise in performing these novel interventions among centers. Further assessment is necessary for these interventions to become standard approaches.

The Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group proposed a step-up approach for the treatment of patients with suspected or confirmed infected necrotizing pancreatitis [14]. The step-up approach is composed of two parts, including initial image-guided percutaneous (retroperitoneal) catheter drainage or endoscopic transluminal drainage followed by endoscopic or surgical necrosectomy. Percutaneous catheter drainage alone is reported to reduce the necessity for necrosectomy in 23-50% of patients with infected necrotizing pancreatitis [2,14-19]. Additionally, the step-up approach is reported to decrease major short-term and long-term complications and reduce overall costs compared to conventional surgical necrosectomy [14]. At present, the step-up approach is thought to be the most effective approach and both the IAP/APA guideline 2013 and the Japanese guideline 2015 clearly recommend it as the optimal interventional strategy [2,3]. The IAP/APA guideline 2013 also states that no subgroup of patients requiring a different strategy can be defined, and the optimal method of necrosectomy (i.e., surgical or endoscopic necrosectomy) is unclear if catheter drainage fails [2].

Catheter drainage is always the first step for intervention in patients with local infectious complications of necrotizing pancreatitis. Less-invasive procedures, such as percutaneous drainage by ultrasonography or computed tomography, and endoscopic transluminal drainage are the primary recommendations [13–16] (Fig. 35.2).



Figure 35.2 Computed tomography scan findings of infected walled-off necrosis on the 170th day after the onset of necrotizing pancreatitis. Air bubbles were observed in the area of walled-off necrosis located in the lesser omentum, which strongly suggests the presence of infection.

Surgical drainage with a small incision is indicated in patients for whom percutaneous or endoscopic approaches are contraindicated or fail. Multiloculated cysts, multiple cysts, presence of significant necrotic debris, cysts in the pancreatic tail, and uncontrolled hemorrhage are also indications for surgical drainage. If catheter drainage fails to control infection, minimally invasive or open surgery or endoscopic transluminal necrosectomy are the next steps.

Laparoscopic and video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement (VARD) have become new choices for a second step intervention [14]. The results from 13 recent series of percutaneous drainage for necrotizing pancreatitis indicate a 26.4% conversion rate from percutaneous drainage to surgical drainage, with a 15.2% mortality rate [14,20–31]. The results from 17 recent series of surgical necrosectomy indicate the need for additional necrosectomy in 16.5%, additional drainage in 13.8%, and an overall 25.8% mortality rate [32–48]. However, the step-up approach has better outcomes. The results from nine recent series report a 17.4% conversion rate to the surgical approach with a 14.9% mortality rate [14,33,49–54]. Bleeding, pancreatic fistula, and gastrointestinal fistula are frequent complications of these interventions.

Surgical Intervention for PPC

Since acute exacerbations of chronic pancreatitis are a leading cause of PPC, the strategy for the treatment of PPC should be different from that used for WON. Most small PPC spontaneously regress without specific interventions. Evidence of infection or persistent symptoms are a common indication for intervention in patients with PPC (Fig. 35.3). External or internal drainage is the first



Figure 35.3 Computed tomography scan findings of a pancreatic pseudocyst. The pancreatic pseudocyst resulted from an acute exacerbation of chronic pancreatitis, and is located in the left subphrenic space.

308 Chapter 35

choice for infected PPC, and other novel interventions have been developed and evaluated clinically. Open cystenterostomy (i.e., cyst-gastrostomy or cyst-jejunostomy) is often used with a reported 25.4% morbidity and 0.2% mortality in five recent retrospective series [55–59]. Laparoscopic cyst-enterostomy, a minimally invasive approach, is becoming more common and performed by various methods, including a Roux-en-Y anastomosis and intragastric procedures [60–65]. The laparoscopic procedure has good outcomes, with 9.5% morbidity, 3.6% PPC recurrence, and 0% mortality in seven recent series

References

- 1 Warshaw AL, Jin GL. Improved survival in 45 patients with pancreatic abscess. Ann Surg 1985;202:408–417.
- 2 Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2):e1–15.
- **3** Yokoe M, Takada T, Mayumi T et al. Japanese guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis: Japanese guidelines 2015. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2015;22:405–432.
- Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Acute Pancreatitis Classification Working Group. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62:102–111.
- 5 Bradley EL III. A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis. Summary of the International Symposium on Acute Pancreatitis, Atlanta, GA, September 11 through 13, 1992. Arch Surg 1993;128:586–590.
- **6** Baron TH, Thaggard WG, Morgan DE et al. Endoscopic therapy for organized pancreatic necrosis. Gastroenterology 1996;111:755–764.
- **7** Baron TH, Morgan DE. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med. 1999;340:1412–1417.
- **8** Papachristou GI, Takahashi N, Chahal P et al. Peroral endoscopic drainage/debridement of walled-off pancreatic necrosis. Ann Surg 2007;245:943–951.
- **9** Sarr MG, Banks PA, Bollen TL et al. The new revised classification of acute pancreatitis 2012. Surg Clin North Am 2013;93:549–562.
- 10 Mier J, León EL, Castillo A et al. Early versus late necrosectomy in severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1997;173:71–75.
- 11 Besselink MG, Verwer TJ, Schoenmaeckers EJ et al. Timing of surgical intervention in necrotizing pancreatitis. Arch Surg 2007;142:1194–1201.
- 12 De Rai P, Zerbi A, Castoldi L et al. ProInf-AISP (Progetto Informatizzato Pancreatite Acuta,

[60–66]. Percutaneous cyst-gastrostomy, draining the PPC via both percutaneous and transgastric routes with a gastroscopic procedure, is feasible with 11.3% morbidity and 9.4% requiring an additional surgical cyst-gastrostomy [14,67–69]. Bleeding, abdominal abscess including cyst infection, pancreatic fistulas, and surgical site infections are common complications of surgical procedures for PPC [55–66]. Pancreatectomy, distal pancreatectomy, pancreaticoduodenectomy, or duodenum-preserving pancreas head resection are indicated in some patients with a PPC and persistent chronic pain [59].

Associazione Italiana per lo Studio del Pancreas [Computerized Project on Acute Pancreatitis, Italian Association for the Study of the Pancreas]) Study Group. Surgical management of acute pancreatitis in Italy: lessons from a prospective multicentre study. HPB (Oxford) 2010;12:597–604.

- 13 van Santvoort HC, Bakker OJ, Bollen TL et al. Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. A conservative and minimally invasive approach to necrotizing pancreatitis improves outcome. Gastroenterology 2011;141:1254–1263.
- 14 van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ et al. Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2010;362:1491–1502.
- 15 Horvath K, Freeny P, Escallon J et al. Safety and efficacy of video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement for infected pancreatic collections: a multicenter, prospective, single-arm phase 2 study. Arch Surg 2010;145:817–825.
- 16 Bello B, Matthews JB. Minimally invasive treatment of pancreatic necrosis. World J Gastroenterol 2012;18:6829–6835.
- **17** Babu RY, Gupta R, Kang M et al. Predictors of surgery in patients with severe acute pancreatitis managed by the step-up approach. Ann Surg 2013;257:737e50.
- 18 Van Baal MC, Van Santvoort HC, Bollen TL et al. Systematic review of percutaneous catheter drainage as primary treatment for necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2011;98:18e27.
- 19 Mouli VP, Sreenivas V, Garg PK. Efficacy of conservative treatment, without necrosectomy, for infected pancreatic necrosis: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Gastroenterology 2013;144:333–340.
- 20 Baril NB, Ralls PW, Wren SM et al. Does an infected peripancreatic fluid collection or abscess mandate operation? Ann Surg 2000;231:361–367.
- **21** Zerem E, Imamovic G, Omerović S et al. Randomized controlled trial on sterile fluid collections management

in acute pancreatitis: should they be removed? Surg Endosc 2009;23:2770–2777.

- 22 Zerem E, Imamović G, Sušić A et al. Step-up approach to infected necrotising pancreatitis: a 20-year experience of percutaneous drainage in a single centre. Dig Liver Dis 2011;43:478–483.
- **23** Tong Z, Li W, Yu W et al. Percutaneous catheter drainage for infective pancreatic necrosis: is it always the first choice for all patients? Pancreas 2012;41:302–305.
- 24 Navalho M, Pires F, Duarte A et al. Percutaneous drainage of infected pancreatic fluid collections in critically ill patients: correlation with C-reactive protein values. Clin Imaging 2006;30:114–119.
- **25** Mortelé KJ, Girshman J, Szejnfeld D et al. CT-guided percutaneous catheter drainage of acute necrotizing pancreatitis: clinical experience and observations in patients with sterile and infected necrosis. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2009;192:110–116.
- **26** Wig JD, Gupta V, Kochhar R et al. The role of nonoperative strategies in the management of severe acute pancreatitis. JOP 2010;11:553–559.
- **27** Gluck M, Ross A, Irani S et al. Endoscopic and percutaneous drainage of symptomatic walled-off pancreatic necrosis reduces hospital stay and radiographic resources. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8:1083–1088.
- **28** Sleeman D, Levi DM, Cheung MC et al. Percutaneous lavage as primary treatment for infected pancreatic necrosis. J Am Coll Surg 2011;212:748–752.
- **29** Baudin G, Chassang M, Gelsi E et al. CT-guided percutaneous catheter drainage of acute infectious necrotizing pancreatitis: assessment of effectiveness and safety. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2012;199:192–199.
- **30** Gluck M, Ross A, Irani S et al. Dual modality drainage for symptomatic walled-off pancreatic necrosis reduces length of hospitalization, radiological procedures, and number of endoscopies compared to standard percutaneous drainage. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:248–256; discussion 256–257.
- **31** Bruennler T, Langgartner J, Lang S et al. Outcome of patients with acute, necrotizing pancreatitis requiring drainage-does drainage size matter? World J Gastroenterol 2008;7; 14(5):725–730.
- **32** Tan J, Tan H, Hu B et al. Short-term outcomes from a multicenter retrospective study in China comparing laparoscopic and open surgery for the treatment of infected pancreatic necrosis. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2012;22:27–33.
- **33** Besselink MG, de Bruijn MT, Rutten JP et al.; Dutch Acute Pancreatitis Study Group. Surgical intervention in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2006;93:593–599.
- **34** Raraty MG, Halloran CM, Dodd S et al. Minimal access retroperitoneal pancreatic necrosectomy: improvement

in morbidity and mortality with a less invasive approach. Ann Surg 2010;251:787–793.

- 35 Beattie GC, Mason J, Swan D et al. Outcome of necrosectomy in acute pancreatitis: the case for continued vigilance. Scand J Gastroenterol 2002;37:1449–1453.
- **36** Bhansali SK, Shah SC, Desai SB et al. Infected necrosis complicating acute pancreatitis: experience with 131 cases. Indian J Gastroenterol 2003;22:7–10.
- 37 Nieuwenhuijs VB, Besselink MG, van Minnen LP et al. Surgical management of acute necrotizing pancreatitis: a 13-year experience and a systematic review. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl 2003;239:111–116.
- 38 Wig JD, Mettu SR, Jindal R et al. Closed lesser sac lavage in the management of pancreatic necrosis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;19:1010–1015.
- 39 Rau B, Bothe A, Beger HG. Surgical treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis by necrosectomy and closed lavage: changing patient characteristics and outcome in a 19-year, single-center series. Surgery 2005;138:28–39.
- **40** Farkas G, Márton J, Mándi Y et al. Surgical management and complex treatment of infected pancreatic necrosis: 18-year experience at a single center. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10:278–285.
- **41** Funariu G, Bințințan V, Seicean R et al. Surgical treatment of severe acute pancreatitis. Chirurgia (Bucur) 2006;101:599–607.
- **42** Oláh A, Belágyi T, Bartek P et al. Alternative treatment modalities of infected pancreatic necrosis. Hepatogastroenterology 2006;53:603–607.
- **43** Reddy M, Jindal R, Gupta R et al. Outcome after pancreatic necrosectomy: trends over 12 years at an Indian centre. ANZ J Surg 2006;76:704–709.
- **44** Besselink MG, Verwer TJ, Schoenmaeckers EJ et al. Timing of surgical intervention in necrotizing pancreatitis. Arch Surg 2007;142:1194–1201.
- **45** Olejnik J, Vokurka J, Vician M. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis: intra-abdominal vacuum sealing after necrosectomy. Hepatogastroenterology 2008;55:315–318.
- **46** Rodriguez JR, Razo AO, Targarona J et al. Debridement and closed packing for sterile or infected necrotizing pancreatitis: insights into indications and outcomes in 167 patients. Ann Surg 2008;247:294–299.
- **47** Parikh PY, Pitt HA, Kilbane M et al. Pancreatic necrosectomy: North American mortality is much lower than expected. J Am Coll Surg 2009; 209:712–719.
- Wittau M, Scheele J, Gölz I et al. Changing role of surgery in necrotizing pancreatitis: a single-center experience. Hepatogastroenterology 2010;57: 1300–1304.
- **49** Horvath KD, Kao LS, Ali A et al. Laparoscopic assisted percutaneous drainage of infected pancreatic necrosis. Surg Endosc 2001;15:677–682.

- 310 Chapter 35
 - **50** Risse O, Auguste T, Delannoy P et al. Percutaneous video-assisted necrosectomy for infected pancreatic necrosis. Gastroenterol Clin Biol 2004;28:868–871.
 - 51 van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bollen TL et al.; Dutch Acute Pancreatitis Study Group. Case-matched comparison of the retroperitoneal approach with laparotomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. World J Surg 2007;31:1635–1642.
 - 52 Connor S, Alexakis N, Raraty MG et al. Early and late complications after pancreatic necrosectomy. Surgery 2005;137:499–505.
 - **53** Bausch D, Wellner U, Kahl S et al. Minimally invasive operations for acute necrotizing pancreatitis: comparison of minimally invasive retroperitoneal necrosectomy with endoscopic transgastric necrosectomy. Surgery 2012;152 (3 suppl 1): S128–134.
 - 54 Tang LJ, Wang T, Cui JF et al. Percutaneous catheter drainage in combination with choledochoscope-guided debridement in treatment of peripancreatic infection. World J Gastroenterol 2010;16:513–517.
 - 55 Usatoff V, Brancatisano R, Williamson RC. Operative treatment of pseudocysts in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2000;87:1494–1499.
 - 56 Nealon WH, Walser E. Main pancreatic ductal anatomy can direct choice of modality for treating pancreatic pseudocysts (surgery versus percutaneous drainage). Ann Surg 2002;235:751–758.
 - **57** Boutros C, Somasundar P, Espat NJ. Open cystogastrostomy, retroperitoneal drainage, and G-J enteral tube for complex pancreatitis-associated pseudocyst: 19 patients with no recurrence. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:1298–1303.
 - 58 Schlosser W, Siech M, Beger HG. Pseudocyst treatment in chronic pancreatitis—surgical treatment of the underlying disease increases the long-term success. Dig Surg 2005;22:340–345.

- 59 Grzebieniak Z, Woytoń M, Kielan W. Surgical and endoscopic treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts. Przegl Lek 2000;57(suppl 5):50–52.
- 60 Chowbey PK, Soni V, Sharma A et al. Laparoscopic intragastric stapled cystogastrostomy for pancreatic pseudocyst. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2001;11:201–205.
- **61** Teixeira J, Gibbs KE, Vaimakis S et al. Laparoscopic Roux-en-Y pancreatic cyst-jejunostomy. Surg Endosc 2003;17:1910–1913.
- 62 Obermeyer RJ, Fisher WE, Salameh JR et al. Laparoscopic pancreatic cystogastrostomy. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2003;13:250–253.
- **63** Hauters P, Weerts J, Navez B et al. Laparoscopic treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts. Surg Endosc 2004;18:1645–1648.
- 64 Dávila-Cervantes A, Gómez F, Chan C et al. Laparoscopic drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts Surg Endosc 2004;18:1420–1426.
- **65** Barragan B, Love L, Wachtel M et al. A comparison of anterior and posterior approaches for the surgical treatment of pancreatic pseudocyst using laparoscopic cystogastrostomy. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2005;15:596–600.
- 66 Hamza N, Ammori BJ. Laparoscopic drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts: a methodological approach. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:148–155.
- 67 White SA, Sutton CD, Berry DP et al. Experience of combined endoscopic percutaneous stenting with ultrasound guidance for drainage of pancreatic pseudocycts. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2000;82:11–15.
- **68** Andersson R, Cwikiel W. Percutaneous cystogastrostomy in patients with pancreatic pseudocysts. Eur J Surg 2002;168:345–348.
- **69** Thomasset SC, Berry DP, Garcea G et al. A simple, safe technique for the drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts. ANZ J Surg 2010;80:609–614.

Management of Fluid Collection in Acute Pancreatitis

Felix Lämmerhirt, Frank Ulrich Weiss, and Markus M. Lerch

Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

Introduction

Acute pancreatitis is the most common cause for hospitalization in gastroenterology and has an incidence of 13–45/100000 with regional variations [1]. Alcohol and gallstones are the main risk factors (30–50%) with alcohol as an etiology being more common in men [2,3].

Considering the variety of different courses of pancreatitis, ranging from mild abdominal pain to death, it is important to predict the likely severity of the disease early in the clinical course.

The current definition of acute pancreatitis, the grades of severity (mild, moderately severe, and severe) [4], and the detailed description of the systemic and local complications based on the revised Atlanta classification from 2013 [5] are discussed in Chapter 20.

Definitions

The way acute fluid collections are classified depends on the timeframe of their development as well as some morphological imaging features. The acute peripancreatic fluid collection (APFC) is a typical complication of the interstitial and edematous subtype and often develops during the first 7 days of pancreatitis. It has no wall and a homogenous internal structure. The spread of an APFC is orientated along the fascial anatomy. Occasionally, APFC are found in multiple locations and they tend to regress spontaneously. If an APFC persists for longer than 4 weeks there is a high probability that a pseudocyst will develop.

A pseudocyst is defined as a fluid-filled space, similar to a real cyst, with a fibrotic wall. In contrast to real cysts, pseudocysts have no internal epithelial cell lining. Pseudocysts are considered complications of chronic pancreatitis and occasionally of acute pancreatitis. Following the latter they evolve from APFC usually later than 4 weeks after the onset of symptoms. The treatment strategies of pancreatic pseudocysts are described in Chapter 34.

Regions of nonvital tissue damaged by extravasated pancreatic juice or immune cells are defined as necrosis. It represents a form of tissue injury resulting in premature nonapoptotic cell death. The morphological characteristics of necrosis caused by acute pancreatitis are highly variable. The necrotic tissue may appear as solid in a fluid structure on imaging, although the sensitivity for detecting the solid component varies greatly between computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), and endoscopic ultrasound (EUS).

An acute necrotic collection (ANC) arises within the first 4 weeks of the disease in the pancreatic parenchyma as well as the extrapancreatic tissue. It contains varying amounts of fluid or solid material. The solid parts are the crucial feature to distinguish an ANC from an APFC or a pseudocyst.

If a necrotic area is enclosed by a radiologically distinguishable capsule it is called walled-off necrosis (WON). The difference between WON and a pseudocyst is the presence of variable amounts of solid content in the cystic cavity. Usually it arises from an ANC later than 4 weeks from the onset of pancreatitis.

An originally sterile necrosis can maintain its status or become infected over the course of the disease. The diagnosis of infected necrosis is based on the patient's clinical presentation and the presence of gas in the necrotic cavity on radiological imaging. It is of note that an asymptomatic fistula from the necrotic cavern to the gastrointestinal tract also leads to the presence of gas within the necrosis but can be without any signs of infection. Fine-needle aspiration followed by microbiological

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

312 Chapter 36

analysis of the content can confirm the presence of infected necrosis but is not needed in most cases and has a high false negative rate. Moreover, microorganisms isolated from the blood of patients with the clinical presentation of an infection or signs of an infected necrosis on imaging are of greater relevance for choosing appropriate antibiosis than those isolated from cultured content of the necrotic cavity. Other than the extent, there are currently no features by which to predict whether necrosis will persist or regress over weeks and months.

Imaging of Acute Fluid Collections

Transabdominal Ultrasound

Transabdominal ultrasound is an inexpensive, immediately available technique to allow a first imaging impression of a patient with an acute abdomen. The imaging of the pancreatic gland is often impaired by abdominal pain and an atonic gut. Edematous pancreas is characterized by an inhomogeneous, hypoechoic structure with poorly defined boundaries [6]. The pancreatic main duct is often not visualized inside the edema. Necrotic and hemorrhagic tissue appears more hypoechoic than the inflamed parenchyma. The echo contrast gain or use of ultrasound contrast agent permits a somewhat better distinction between vital or nonperfused tissue. For the detection of small amounts of free fluids in the abdominal or pleural cavity ultrasound remains the undisputed gold standard. The presence of ascites or the mostly left-sided pleural effusions are predictors for a more severe course of acute pancreatitis. Another domain of sonography is the fast and reliable imaging of the gallbladder and, if present, gallstones, which can confirm or rule out a biliary pathogenesis.

Computed Tomography, Endoscopic Ultrasound, and Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Contrast-enhanced CT scan is the fastest and most accurate method for the differential diagnosis of an acute abdomen. At hospital admission CT scan is not recommended for patients with clinical confirmed acute pancreatitis unless other differential diagnosis cannot be ruled out. Imaging via CT should not be performed to assess the severity of pancreatitis on admission [7], because the extent of necrosis can still evolve until up to 72 hours after the disease onset. Therefore, a CT scan should be delayed, if required at all, for 4 days after symptom onset [8].

Contrast-enhanced CT can confirm the size, shape, and volume of fluid collections or necrosis and is a

valuable tool to identify extrapancreatic complications including hemorrhage or pseudoaneurisms.

Two alternative methods are EUS and MRI. Despite having cost and procedural disadvantages, both methods are more sensitive in detecting solid content within a fluid collection and thus in distinguishing between plain fluid collections and pseudocysts on the one hand and areas of necrosis and WON on the other. For more details Chapters 25 and 34 are recommended.

Conservative Treatment of Pancreatitis and Pancreatic Fluid Collections

Basic Support

All patients with acute pancreatitis should be monitored regularly within the first 48 hours after admission [4]. Important parameters include:

- heart frequency, 3 (or 6)-lead ECG, blood pressure, oxygenation (to detect circulatory respiratory failure and shock);
- blood gas analysis (in case of oxygenation <90%) (to detect respiratory failure);
- hourly urinary excretion measurements for the management of fluid resuscitation (for fluid management and to detect renal failure);
- abdominal pressure measurement via bladder pressure measurement (to detect compartment syndrome);
- blood electrolytes;
- blood glucose levels (to detect endocrine failure).

Fluid and Electrolyte Management

Due to retroperitoneal edema and increased vessel permeability a massive fluid shift is typical for acute pancreatitis leading to APFC. Fluid resuscitation is currently the most important intervention for reducing patient mortality. Mortality can increase to 61% if less than 3.5 L of fluid are transfused in the first day [9,10]. An increase of blood urea nitrogen (BUN) of 5 mg/dL within 48 hours is a sign of prerenal kidney failure and increases mortality by a factor of 2.2 [11]. The recommended amount of fluid is 5-10 mL/kg bodyweight/h. Greater therapeutic fluid volumes lead to a mortality increase partially due to abdominal compartment syndrome (intra-abdominal pressure >20 mmHg), sepsis, or a prolonged stay in the intensive care unit (ICU) [12]. The monitoring of fluid resuscitation should use either invasive thermodilution techniques or, if unavailable, the following parameters:

- heart frequency <120 bpm;
- mean arterial pressure between 65 and 85 mmHg;

- urinary excretion >0.5–1 mL/kg per hour;
- hematocrit between 35 and 45%.

Another important point is the composition of administered fluid. Crystalline solutions are superior to colloids. Colloidal infusions are suspected of being associated with a higher incidence of renal insufficiency and should be avoided. The advantage of Ringer's solution is its similar composition to blood as well as the nonimpairment of electroneutrality by compensating the anion gap with lactate or acetate [13]. Moreover, the incidence of systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) is reduced within the first 24 hours if Ringer's solution is used rather than saline [4]. Ringer's solution is inappropriate for patients with hypercalcemia.

Nutrition

Complete fasting has no positive influence on the outcome and course of pancreatitis [4]. In fact, fasting leads to atrophy of gut villi resulting in a more rapid translocation of intraluminal bacteria, facilitating the infection of necrotic areas. Starting enteral nutrition early is recommended [14]. If enteral nutrition is not advised because of paralytic ileus, parenteral nutrition is required until enteral nutrition can be administered [15]. If the patients are not able to take oral food, feeding by tube is the most effective method. Nasogastric and nasojejunal tubes have been shown to be equally effective and safe, although nasojejunal feeding tubes tend to dislocate more often. The best and most natural form of nutrition remains eating by mouth. Once patients are pain-free (with pain medication if required) and can tolerate food they should take oral food. If not, enteral nutrition is less expensive and more physiologic than parenteral nutrition. Starting enteral nutrition immediately after admission was not found to lead to better outcomes than withholding food for 72 hours [16]. The current approach to nutrition has become much more pragmatic than in the past when all patients were put on nil-by-mouth for long periods.

Antibiotics

Prophylactic application of antibiotics is not necessary for patients with acute pancreatitis, regardless of its predicted severity, and could contribute to the rise of multiresistant bacteria. Neither the mortality nor the rate of infected necrosis is positively influenced by prophylactic antibiotics [17]. If, on the other hand, infected necrosis is suspected, antibiotic therapy must be initialized immediately. Antibiotics with appropriate pancreatic tissue levels are carbapenems, gyrase inhibitors, or metronidazole. If the response to the administered antibiotics is insufficient, fine-needle aspiration followed by microbiological testing allows switching to antibiotics based on resistograms. In patients with sepsis other infectious foci must be considered, such as peritonitis, cholangitis, or pneumonia. In general, microbes sampled from blood cultures of pancreatitis are often more informative than those from necrotic fluid collection because of the high rate of false negatives among the latter.

Management of Edematous Fluid Collections

An APFC tends to regress spontaneously. If it persists longer than 4 weeks under conservative treatment it may develop into a pseudocyst or WON (see Chapter 34). Simple intra- or extrapancreatic fluid collections, the focus of this chapter, generally do not require interventional treatment unless they give rise to compartment syndrome as characterized by fluid overload and elevated urinary bladder pressure. An abdominal compartment syndrome is defined as an increased abdominal pressure (>20 mmHg) for longer than 12 hours and simultaneous organ failure.

Minimally Invasive Treatment of Acute Fluid Collections in Acute Pancreatitis

When conservative management is unsuccessful, minimally invasive treatment is recommended. The following sections give an overview about the different modalities.

Imaging-Guided Percutaneous Drainage

This is a technically easy and well-established method to treat pseudocysts or fluid collections. Ultrasound, CT, or MRI can be used for imaging. Although single-step needle aspiration is associated with a high relapse rate, continuous catheter-drainage systems are recommended based on their high success rate (70–100%) and a low recurrence rate [18,19]. The risk of fistula formation must be considered.

Endoscopic Drainage

This method provides a minimal invasive access for draining a pseudocyst. Transpapillary and transmural approaches from the stomach or duodenum are available. The aim is to create an artificial connection between the cyst cavity and the gastrointestinal tract. For pseudocysts communicating with the pancreatic main or branch duct transpapillary techniques are preferable [20]. Transpapillary drainage has a success rate of 85% and a low morbidity of 6% in some studies. The authors' personal experience is much less optimistic. Endoscopic transmural drainage is recommended

314 *Chapter 36*

for cysts that do not communicate with the pancreatic ductal system. Based on a better visualization of vessels, EUS-guided drainage is associated with a lower complication rate than the endoscopic technique without EUS visualization [21–23] and the latter should be abandoned.

For the treatment of pseudocysts with a location distant to gastric lumen and with a thick fibrotic capsule a laparoscopic approach should be favored. In Chapter 34 the strategies for surgical and endoscopic interventions for pancreatic pseudocysts, infected necrosis, and WON are outlined and discussed in detail.

References

- 1 Yadav D, Lowenfels AB. The epidemiology of pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2013;144: 1252;e61.
- 2 Spanier BWM, Dijkgraaf MGW. Epidemiology, aetiology and outcome of acute and chronic pancreatitis: an update. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2008;22(1): 45–63.
- **3** Lankisch PG, Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P. What is the risk of alcoholic pancreatitis in heavy drinkers? Pancreas 2002;25:411–412.
- 4 Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013(4 suppl 2): e1–e15.
- 5 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis – 2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62(1):102–111.
- 6 Bollen TL, van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG et al. Update on acute pancreatitis: ultrasound, computed tomography, and magnetic resonance imaging features. Semin Ultrasound CT MR 2007;28:371–383.
- 7 Bollen TL, Singh VK, Maurer R et al. A comparative evaluation of radiologic and clinical scoring systems in the early prediction of severity in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107: 612–619.
- 8 Spanier BW, Nio Y, van der Hulst RW, Tuynman HA, Dijkgraaf MG, Bruno MJ. Practice and yield of early CT scan in acute pancreatitis: a Dutch observational multicenter study. Pancreatology 2010;10: 222–228.
- **9** Gardner TB, Vege SS, Chari ST et al. Faster rate of initial fluid resuscitation in severe acute pancreatitis diminishes in-hospital mortality. Pancreatology 2009;9:770–776.

Conclusion

Fluid collections that arise in the context of acute pancreatitis generally regress under conservative treatment and do not require interventional treatment in most cases. They may require endoscopic or surgical treatment when they fulfil the morphological criteria of infected (walled-off) necrosis, when they represent complicationcausing or complication-prone pseudocysts, or when they precipitate abdominal compartment syndrome. How early in the course of the disease a drainage procedure may be beneficial is currently being investigated in the multicenter POINTER trial.

- **10** Hirota M, Takada T, Kitamura N et al. Fundamental and intensive care of acute pancreatitis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2010;17:45–52.
- 11 Wu BU, Johannes RS, Sun X et al. Early changes in blood urea nitrogen predict mortality in acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2009;137:129–135.
- 12 Mao EQ, Tang YQ, Fei J et al. Fluid therapy for severe acute pancreatitis in acute response stage. Chin Med J (Engl) 2009;122:169–173.
- 13 Wu BU, Hwang JQ, Gardner TH et al. Lactated Ringer's solution reduces systemic inflammation compared with saline in patients with acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9:710–717.
- 14 Teich N, Aghdassi A, Fischer J et al. Optimal timing of oral refeeding in mild acute pancreatitis: results of an open randomized multicenter trial. Pancreas 2010;39:1088–1092.
- 15 Imrie CW, Carter CR, McKay CJ et al. Enteral and parenteral nutrition in acute pancreatitis. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2002;16:391–397.
- 16 Thompson DR. Narcotic analgesic effects on the sphincter of Oddi: a review of the data and therapeutic implications in treating pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96:1266–1272.
- 17 Dellinger EP, Tellado JM, Soto NE et al. Early antibiotic treatment for severe acute necrotizing pancreatitis: a randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Ann Surg 2007;245:674–683.
- 18 Adams DB, Anderson MC. Percutaneous catheter drainage compared with internal drainage in the management of pancreatic pseudocyst. Ann Surg 1992;215:571–576.
- 19 Neff R. Pancreatic pseudocysts and fluid collections: percutaneous approaches. Surg Clin North Am 2001;81:399–403.

- 20 Catalano MF, Geenen JE, Schmalz MJ, Johnson GK, Dean RS, Hogan WJ. Treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts with ductal communication by transpapillary pancreatic duct endoprosthesis. Gastrointest Endosc 1995;42:214–218.
- **21** Varadarajulu S, Christein JD, Tamhane A, Drelichman ER, Wilcox CM. Prospective randomized trial comparing EUS and EGD for transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2008;68:1102–1111.
- 22 Park DH, Lee SS, Moon SH et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided versus conventional transmural drainage for pancreatic pseudocysts: a prospective randomized trial. Endoscopy 2009;41:842–848.
- **23** Aghdassi A, Mayerle J, Kraft M, Sielenkämper AW, Heidecke CD, Lerch MM. Diagnosis and treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2008;36:105–112.

Management of Pancreatic Fistula in Acute Pancreatitis

Jörg Kaiser, Thilo Hackert, and Markus W. Büchler

Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

A pancreatic fistula is defined as a leakage of pancreatic juice as a result of disruption of pancreatic ducts or parenchyma. During severe acute necrotizing pancreatitis, local complications-besides the systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) or sepsis-associated consequences-play a major role in the management of patients. Local complications include infected necrosis and pancreatic abscesses which cause destruction of the pancreatic parenchyma and eventually small or larger ducts leading to a leakage of pancreatic enzymerich fluid. This can either lead to the formation of pseudocysts or, in the case of erosion of surrounding structures, to fistulas. In most cases, parenchyma or duct leakages are self-limiting and can be covered by the surrounding organs, reabsorbed by the serosa, or encapsulated by a fibrous pseudowall followed by pseudocyst formation [1,2].

In the case of acute fistula-associated complications, including erosional bleeding or bowel perforation, immediate intervention and surgical treatment are required, which includes angiographic bleeding localization and management (i.e., stent placement in the eroded vessel) as well as emergency surgery [3]. However, if the pancreatic fistula does not cause acute complications, a continous leakage may occur and require therapy which needs to be adapted to the site and clinical symptomatology of the fistula. In this context, internal fistulas to the gastrointestinal tract, bronchi, pleural, mediastinal space, pericardium, and other organs [4,5] have to be differentiated from externalcutaneous-fistulas [6,7]. As internal fistulas are often clinically asymptomatic, they are more difficult to diagnose and may not immediately be detected [6].

In contrast, external fistulas are observed more often and can be easily diagnosed by analyzing the pancreatic enzyme content of the respective fluid [6,7].

Pathogenesis and Classification

Pathogenesis

The pathogenesis of pancreatic fistulas is multifactorial and seems to differ according to the site of origin of the fistula and the time at which the fistula occurs. On the basis of the necrotizing process in the pancreas, the peripancreatic fat and soft tissue, and the retroperitoneal space during severe acute pancreatitis, a widespread induction of autodigestion with a complex interaction between liberated pancreatic exocrine enzymes and local and systemic inflammatory mediators occurs [8]. Pancreatic parenchyma necrosis is understood to be a consequence of oxidative stress and potential calcium overload, leading to a combination of necrosis, apoptosis, pyroptosis, and autophagy, in which damage-associated molecular pattern molecules (DAMP) play a central role [9]. In addition, microcirculatory perfusion failure due to local thrombotic and inflammatory alterations of the microvascular architecture contributes to necrosis formation. Following parenchyma necrosis, proteases and the entire spectrum of all other activated pancreatic enzymes are released into the retroperitoneum and an autodigestive process is initiated. Local leukocyte recruitment and further activation of the inflammatory cascade helps to extend the necrotizing process throughout the peripancreatic region and the retroperitoneum, toward the mesocolon, small bowel mesentery, and paracolic retroperitonal gutters. The autodigestive process may extend to the skin, bowel, or any other organ to form fistulas.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

37

In addition, the development of colonic fistulas during acute pancreatitis may also be a consequence of colonic wall necrosis secondary to mesenteric thrombosis, which is quite frequently observed in the transverse mesocolon because of its close proximity to the pancreas. All ischemic complications can furthermore be a consequence of systemic hemodynamic instability due to a septic shock during the systemic inflammatory response in severe acute pancreatitis.

Besides spontaneous fistula formation, endoscopic, interventional, or surgical therapeutic measures play an important role in fistula formation. Intraoperative manipulation during exploration of the abdomen or during necrosectomy in particular may lead to unintended injury by surgeons. Consequently, open surgery in acute pancreatitis is no longer regarded as a standard but should be evaluated critically and reserved for patients in whom other treatment options have failed [10].

The incidence of fistula formation and other local postoperative injuries after necrosectomy differs significantly depending on the operative techniques used [3]. Four principal methods have been established, namely necrosectomy combined with open packing [11], planned staged relaparotomies with repeated lavage [12], closed continuous lavage of the lesser sac and retroperitoneum [13,14], and closed packing [15]. In the hands of experienced surgeons, mortality rates below 15% have been described for all four techniques [11,16–18]. To achieve sufficient debridement, blunt necrosectomy is performed in a more or less identical fashion in all approaches, but management after the initial necrosectomy differs significantly [12-21]. The first two methods-open packing [11,16,17] and planned staged relaparotomies [12,19]-require several relaparotomies before final closure of the abdomen. Since there is a positive correlation between repeated surgical interventions and morbidity, including gastrointestinal fistula, stomach outlet stenosis, incisional hernia, and local bleeding, these two procedures should only be considered when very early debridement is indicated and a single operation does not seem to sufficiently guarantee further postoperative exit of remaining debris and infected fluid.

The other two techniques—necrosectomy and subsequent closed continuous lavage of the lesser sac [20,21] and closed packing [15]—imply a postoperative method to continuously remove residual pancreatic necrosis. Consequently, relaparotomies are usually not necessary. The most commonly adopted approach is that of closed lavage, first described by Beger in 1982 [14]. This leads to a reduction of postoperative morbidity, especially pancreatic and gastrointestinal fistulas as well as hemorrhage and incisional hernias. The results of the latter two surgical strategies with regard to morbidity, relaparotomies, and mortality are comparable and thus dependent on the preference of the surgeon.

Classification

In contrast to postoperative pancreatic fistulas, which are the most common major complications after pancreatic resections and have been classified (postoperative day 3 with an amylase level greater than three times the upper limit of the normal serum value) and graded (severity grade B–C) by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Fistula (ISGPS) in 2016, there is no comparable grading system for fistulas in acute pancreatitis [22]. Pancreatitis-associated fistulas can be basically divided into internal and external fistulas. If their orifice is located intracorporally-regardless of the organ or structure affected-they are classified as internal fistulas: if there is a connection to the skin, the fistula is defined as external. In addition, low- or high-flow fistulas are differentiated, but this is only applicable for external fistulas. A daily output cut-off of 200 mL/day discrimiates low- from high-flow fistulas [23].

Further characterization of fistulas includes description as simple (straight channel from the pancreas toward the skin or another organ) or complex (multiple channels and tracts to different organs or structures). Moreover, the fluid can be characterized as clear pure pancreatic juice (due to external drainage of a pseudocyst communicating with the pancreatic duct) or mixed (consisting of pancreatic juice in combination with gastrointestinal secretions or bile). In the latter case, the pancreatic juice might be activated by enterokinase, leading to proteolytic effects of the fluid and a more severe injury. The amount and duration of the drainage are closely related to the size of the involved duct (main duct or branches of first, second, or third order), localization of duct rupture (head, body, or tail of the pancreas), and functionality of the sphincter of Oddi. In the acute phase of the disease, edema or spasm of the sphincter of the papilla may impair outflow, leading to increased pressure within the ductal system and subsequent rupture of the duct or maintenance of the outlet via the fistula. Once outflow via the papilla is restored, secondary to resolution of either the edema or spasm, spontaneous healing of the fistula can be observed in most cases. This is also consistent with the observation that spontaneous healing is less frequent in chronic pancreatitis, since both fibrosis and calcification as the cause of outflow reduction in chronic pancreatitis do not resolve. Main pancreatic duct disruption with leakage of pancreatic juice is a complication resulting from necrotizing pancreatitis with or without surgical intervention. If the main pancreatic duct shows a complete loss of continuity a disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome (DPDS) occurs, which is either characterized by a high-volume fistula or development of a pseudocyst, which may become evident even months after the initial episode of pancreatitis [24].

Diagnosis

External Fistulas

The vast majority of external fistulas form along the tract of interventional or surgical drainages that are inserted to treat pancreatic abscesses, pseudocysts, and infected necrosis. They can easily be recognized by their typical secretions, with a large amount of amylase and lipase. As mentioned above, in terms of pancreatitis-associated fistula, there is no clearly defined cut-off for the increase in amylase, amount of fluid, or duration of secretion. To differentiate between simple and complex fistulas, radiological imaging should be performed. Conventional fistulography, computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) can be used for this purpose [25–27]. Comparing these methods, CT scan is the gold standard in the diagnosis of acute pancreatitis and may also show the extent of necrosis as well as any complications including pancreatic abscesses, pseudocysts, and infected necrosis, but has a lower accuracy in fistula detection than MRI/MRCP imaging [28]. Conventional fistulography is useful to determine additional connection of an external fistula to other organs (i.e., colon) and ERCP has additional therapeutic value in that a stent is placed to bridge the leak site, which may contribute to the definitive resolution of partial pancreatic duct disruption [24,29].

Internal Fistulas

The presence of fluid within in the peritoneal cavity is a common event in severe pancreatitis and can be caused by either inflammatory exudation alone or by additional leakage of pancreatic ducts. Internal pancreatic fistulas, which are mostly clinically asymptomatic, are often difficult to recognize and diagnose, especially as peripancreatic fluid in severe acute pancreatitis may contain high enzyme levels even if no clinically relevant fistula is present. In the case of persistent pancreatic ascites and/ or a pleural effusions, an internal fistula should be considered; in rare cases acute mediastinitis arising from pancreato-mediastinal fistula can also be observed [30]. Apart from this rather rare complication, unrecognized internal fistulas can lead to other life-threatening medical conditions in terms of erosional bleeding or abdominal sepsis on the basis of bowel erosion. Therefore, suspicion of an internal fistula should be raised if abdominal fluid collections are associated with sepsis or bleeding [31].

If an internal fistula is suspected, further work-up needs to be done quickly, including ultrasonography and CT scan with the option for an interventional drain placement. Drained pleural or ascitic fluid shows highly elevated amylase and lipase levels and contrast vizualization after drain placement may confirm the suspected fistula [32,33]. Additional modalities suitable for visualizing the complete extent of the defect include oral contrast radiography for fistulas involving the upper gastrointestinal tract, and MRCP or ERCP for those involving the bile duct [34] (Figs 37.1 and 37.2).

Management of External Fistulas

The management of pancreatic fistulas depends on the presence of symptoms, the characteristics and location of the fluid collection on imaging and the presence of associated complications. External pancreatic fistulas are usually managed conservatively in the beginning using supportive and specific treatment regimens [7,35–37]. In general, these fistulas tend to close spontaneously within 2-3 months. Failure to heal is mainly due to larger defects of the pancreatic duct, resulting in high-volume output and fistulas with complications of necrotizing pancreatitis, especially infection. Although almost all peripheral leaks will seal in time, central defects will not resolve easily, especially if there is no internal drainage via the pancreatic duct system into the duodenum. If leaks do not resolve, the anatomy should be diagnosed by ERCP, CT, and fistulography.

Endoscopic stenting or percutaneous drainage is recommended in the majority of cases [38–40]. However, if all consevative and interventional treatment options fail, persistent fistulas require surgery as an alternative treatment option. Supportive management includes adequate fluid drainage, antibiotic treatment if infectious complications occur, as well as balancing the nutritional and electrolyte state. The first and most important treatment is to ensure adequate drainage of the fistula to avoid enzyme-rich fluid collections and infected cavities [7,41]. Furthermore, a fistula tract should be established to facilitate long-term drainage.

Pancreatic fluid should be sent for microbiological examination to rule out an infection or allow a specific anti-infectious treatment when indicated. Prophylactic antibiotics should not be given to patients with noninfected external pancreatic fistula when there is complete remission of the pancreatitis and especially if the fistula



Figure 37.1 Internal pancreatic fistula to the retroperitoneal space after severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) showing the pancreatic duct (broken white arrow) and the leakage with contrast medium extravasation (white arrow).



Figure 37.2 Internal pancreatic fistula during severe necrotizing pancreatitis. X-ray after percutaneous catheter drainage (black arrow) of a large fluid collection (white star). Transition of contrast medium to the descending colon (broken black arrow).

is stabilized and well drained. However, in most cases, the focus of infection is still present by the time of fistula diagnosis and consequently antibiotic treatment is needed.

Supportive early enteral feeding and electrolyte balancing should follow the standards of acute pancreatitis care [42]. However, parenteral nutrition should be considered if enteral feeding is not sufficient to counteract the loss of electrolytes, proteins, and calories associated with acute pancreatitis itself.

In conjunction with parenteral and enteral nutrition, several drugs have been used to inhibit the secretory function of the pancreas. The use of somatostatin and its analogs has been studied extensively. Somatostatin preparations may be effective in the reduction of fistula output but do not affect the likelihood of fistula closure or the time to fistula closure [43]. Based on these results, the use of somatostatin should be limited to patients with high-output fistulas [44]. Endoscopic sphincterotomy with or without stenting facilitates drainage of pancreatic juice into the duodenum and can consequently release pressure from the disruption site. This accelerates healing and may even allow closure of partially disrupted pancreatic ducts within a median interval of 10 days [45-47]. This therapy is highly effective, especially if a bridging of the leakage site can be achieved.

In the case of complete disruption, such as a disconnected duct, pancreatic duct stenting may be technically difficult and even impossible as the distal part of the duct may not be reached after insertion of the guidewire [44,48]. After successful interventional and endoscopic management, gradual withdrawal and downsizing of drainage catheters allows the closure of persistent fistulas as long as they are low-flow fistulas [7].

Surgery is reserved for patients in whom the fistula persists for a prolonged period despite all nonsurgical interventions, which especially occurs in the case of larger defects of the main pancreatic duct with anatomic discontinuity, persistence of the fistula due to an endoscopically untreatable obstruction of the pancreatic duct, and pancreatic infection. The aim of surgical therapy of external pancreatic fistulas is to redirect the drainage into the intestinal tract [37]. Surgical options available include fistulojejunostomy, distal pancreatectomy, or lateral pancreaticojejunostomy [40]. The surgical procedure chosen is based on the site of the fistula (proximal or distal), the thickness and nature of the fistula tract as well as the texture of the pancreatic tissue. If the fistula tract is located on the right side of the body of the pancreas or even in the head, resection should be avoided and internal drainage into a Roux-en-Y jejunal loop is preferred [7,49]. For persisting fistulas located in the tail of the pancreas distal pancreatetomies are suitable procedures to remove the fistula-bearing part of the pancreas [24]. If communication with the ductal system is present, internal drainage is more effective; if communication is not present, percutaneous drainage is indicated [49-52].

Crucial for surgical treatment of pancreatic fistula is the timing of the procedure as formal pancreatic resections are not possible in the early phase of fistula occurrence. The risk of developing complications during the further course of the disease and the chance of spontaneous closure need to be estimated. Fistulas in severe necrotizing pancreatitis may close even 6 months after the initial episode, since the underlying disease and especially the infection need to heal first. In addition to the patient's condition, it is important to consider the type of fistula before surgery is considered. Simple fistulas do not lead to complications and thus conservative management can be performed for much longer than is recommended for complex fistulas, which tend to develop potentially dangerous complications. These are due to the activated and contaminated intestinal secretions. which can further digest the surrounding tissue and thus induce penetration, hemorrhage, and sepsis.

Management of Internal Fistulas

Internal fistulas are usually managed by conservative treatment in the beginning using supportive treatment regimens. With supportive care, case series have reported spontanous fistula closure in approximately 50–65% of internal fistulas over 4–6 weeks [53]. Internal pancreatic fistulas, either with pancreatic ascites or with pleural or mediastinal collections, respond well to interventional and endoscopic therapy. The pleural space or peritoneal cavity can be drained, although there is no secure way to place the drain close to the fistula itself in order to produce a controlled tract. The

fistula tract will close spontaneously as soon as the sphincter pressure and the obstruction are relieved by papillotomy and/or stenting [54]. However, if all conservative and interventional therapies fail, complex internal fistulas require surgical treatment. This is required not only because of the existence of the fistula itself, but also because of the concomitant presence of complications of necrotizing pancreatitis, especially infected necrosis and abscesses. Thus, the surgical approach to internal fistulas focuses mainly on treatment of the underlying disease. Once infected necrosis is treated adequately, internal fistulas will close rapidly [55,56]. Bowel resections may be necessary in the case of ischemia-associated bowel necrosis and if fistulaassociated perforations lead to septic complications, which are mainly observed in colonic involvement. In these situations, colon resections may require a diverting colostomy as there is a high risk of anastomotic leakage due to the intraperitoneal environment of activated pancreatic enzymes and infected fluid.

Conclusions

External pancreatic fistulas are common sequelae of infected necrosis and interventions required to manage infected severe necrotizing pancreatitis. The majority of fistulas are low output and close spontaneously, which justifies an initial conservative management approach. If this is not successful, there are a wide range of therapeutic options available, including additional percutaneous drainage, endoscopic management, and surgical procedures. Endoscopic or surgical interventions should be considered if a fistula persists beyond 12 weeks or if local complications develop. Endoscopic treatment can aim at an improvement of pancreatic duct drainage via the sphincter of Oddi or a direct closure of the fistula if a bridging stent placement is possible. Surgery usually requires a resection of the fistula-bearing pancreatic region (i.e., distal pancreatectomy) and should be postponed as long as possible. Internal fistulas, which are rarely diagnosed, are usually managed by conservative treatment in the beginning.

If all conservative and interventional therapies fail, surgical treatment of the underlying disease is required. Once the underlying disease, such as infected pancreatic necrosis, is treated adequately, internal fistulas will generally close rapidly. Gastrointestinal fistulas often develop after surgical necrosectomy and can be managed conservatively in most cases. Bowel resection is needed in cases of ischemia-induced bowel necrosis or septic complications and often implies diverting procedures if colonic fistulas are present.

References

- 1 Bradley EL. A clinically based classification system for acute pancreatitis. Arch Surg 1993;128:586–590.
- **2** Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62:102–111.
- **3** Werner J, Feuerbach S, Uhl W, Büchler M. Management of acute pancreatitis: from surgery to interventional intensive care. Gut 2005;54:426–436.
- **4** Falconi M, Pederzoli P. The relevance of gastrointestinal fistulae in clinical practice: a review. Gut 2001;49:2–10.
- 5 Chebli JM, Gaburri PD, De Souza AF et al. Internal pancreatic fistulas: proposal of a management algorithm based on a case series analysis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2004;38:795–800.
- 6 Sunderland GT, Imrie CW. Pancreatic fistulas in acute pancreatitis. In: Pederzoli P, Bassi C, Vesentini S, eds. Pancreatic Fistulas. Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag, 1992: 61–69.
- 7 Sikora SS, Khare R, Srikanth G et al. External pancreatic fistula as a sequel to management of acute severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Dig Surg 2005;22:446–452.
- **8** Klar E, Werner J. New pathophysiological findings in acute pancreatitis. Chirurg 2000;71:253–264.
- **9** Kang R, Lotze MT, Zeh HJ, Billiar TR, Tang D. Cell death and DAMPs in acute pancreatitis. Mol Med 2014;20:466–477.
- **10** Bakker OJ, Issa Y, van Santvoort HC et al. Treatment options for acute pancreatitis. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;11:462–469.
- 11 Bradley EL III. Management of infected pancreatic necrosis by open drainage. Ann Surg 1987;206: 542–550.
- 12 Sarr MG, Nagorney DM, Mucha P Jr et al. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis: management by planned, staged pancreatic necrosectomy/débridement and delayed primary wound closure over drains. Br J Surg 1991;78:576–581.
- **13** Beger HG, Buchler M, Bittner R et al. Necrosectomy and postoperative local lavage in necrotizing pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1988;75:207–212.
- 14 Beger H, Krautzberger W, Bittner R, Block S. Necrotizing pancreatitis. Indications for operation and results in 118 patients. Chirurg 1982;53:870–877.
- 15 Fernandez-del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Makary MA et al. Débridement and closed packing for the treatment of necrotizing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1998;228:676–684.
- 16 Branum G, Galloway J, Hirchowitz W et al. Pancreatic necrosis: results of necrosectomy, packing, and ultimate closure over drains. Ann Surg 1998;227:870–877.

- 17 Bosscha K, Hulstaert P, Hennipman A et al. Fulminant acute pancreatitis and infected necrosis: results of open management of the abdomen and "planned" reoperations. J Am Coll Surg 1998;187:255–262.
- 18 Nieuwenhuijs V, Besselink M, van Minnen L, Gooszen H. Surgical management of acute necrotizing pancreatitis: a 13-year experience and a systematic review. Scand J Gastroenterol 2003;239:111–116.
- **19** Tsiotos GG, Luque-de Leon E, Sarr MG. Long-term outcome of necrotizing pancreatitis treated by necrosectomy. Br J Surg 1998;85:1650–1653.
- **20** Büchler MW, Gloor B, Müller CA et al. Acute necrotizing pancreatitis: treatment strategy according to the status of infection. Ann Surg 2000;232:619–626.
- 21 Farkas G, Marton J, Mandi Y, Szenderkenyi E. Surgical treatment and management of infected pancreatic necrosis. Br J Surg 1996;83:930–933.
- 22 Bassi C, Marchegiani G, Dervenis C et al. The 2016 update of the International Study Group (ISGPS) definition and grading of postoperative pancreatic fistula: 11 years after. Surgery 2017;61:584–591.
- **23** Saadia R. Fistulas of the pancreas. In: Holzheimer RG, Mannick JA, eds. Surgical Treatment: Evidence-Based and Problem-Oriented. Munich: Zuckschwerdt, 2001.
- 24 Fischer TD, Gutman DS, Hughes SJ, Trevino JG, Behrns KE. Disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome: disease classification and management strategies. J Am Coll Surg. 2014;219:704–712.
- 25 Ball CG, Correa-Gallego C, Howard TJ et al. Radiation dose from computed tomography in patients with necrotizing pancreatitis: how much is too much? J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:1529–1535.
- **26** Pelaez-Luna M, Vege SS, Petersen BT et al. Disconnected pancreatic duct syndrome in severe acute pancreatitis: clinical and imaging characteristics and outcomes in a cohort of 31 cases. Gastrointest Endosc 2008;68:91–97.
- 27 Cruz-Santamaría DM, Taxonera C, Giner M. Update on pathogenesis and clinical management of acute pancreatitis. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 2012;3:60–70.
- Manikkavasakar S, AlObaidy M, Busireddy KK et al. Magnetic resonance imaging of pancreatitis: an update. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:14760–14777.
- **29** Halttunen J, Kylänpää L. Treatment of pancreatic fistulas. Eur J Trauma Emerg Surg 2007;33:227–230.
- **30** Choe IS, Kim YS, Lee TH et al. Acute mediastinitis arising from pancreatic mediastinal fistula in recurrent pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:14997–15000.
- **31** Bradley EL III. Enteropathies. Complications of Pancreatitis. Philadelphia: WB Saunders, 1982: 268–270.

- 322 Chapter 37
 - 32 Cameron JL, Kieffer RS, Anderson WJ, Zuidema GD. Internal pancreatic fistulas: pancreatic ascites and pleural effusions. Ann Surg 1976;184:587–593.
 - **33** Lipsett PA, Cameron JL. Internal pancreatic fistula. Am J Surg 1992;163:216–220.
 - 34 Pistolesi GF, Procacci C, Residori E et al. Radiologic imaging of pancreatic fistulas. In: Pederzoli P, Bassi C, Vesentini S, eds. Pancreatic Fistulas. Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag, 1992: 10–38.
 - **35** Fielding GA, McLatchie GR, Wilson C et al. Acute pancreatitis and pancreatic fistula formation. Br J Surg 1989;76:1126–1128.
 - **36** Tsiotos GG, Smith CD, Sarr MG. Incidence and management of pancreatic and enteric fistulas after surgical management of severe necrotizing pancreatitis. Arch Surg 1995;130:48–52.
 - Schmidt J, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Surgical treatment of pancreatic fistulas: rationale, timing and techniques. In: Pederzoli P, Bassi C, Vesentini S, eds. Pancreatic Fistulas. Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag, 1992: 176–194.
 - 38 VanSonnenberg E, Wittich G, Casola G. Percutaneous drainage of infected and noninfected pancreatic pseudocysts: experience in 101 cases. Radiology 1989;170:757–761.
 - **39** Naoum E, Zavos A, Goudis K et al. Pancreatic pseudocysts: 10 years of experience. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2003;10: 373–376.
 - **40** Ridgeway MG, Stabile BE. Surgical management and treatment of pancreatic fistulas. Surg Clin North Am 1996;76:1159–1173.
 - **41** Prinz RA, Pickleman J, Hoffmann MD. Treatment of pancreatic cutaneous fistulas with a somatostatin analog. Am J Surg 1987;155:36–42.
 - **42** Oláh A, Romics L Jr. Enteral nutrition in acute pancreatitis: a review of the current evidence. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:16123–16131.
 - **43** Gans SL, van Westreenen HL, Kiewiet JJ, Rauws EA, Gouma DJ, Boermeester MA. Systematic review and meta-analysis of somatostatin analogues for the treatment of pancreatic fistula. Br J Surg 2012;99:754–760.

- 44 Larsen M, Kozarek R. Management of pancreatic ductal leaks and fistulae. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;29:1360–1370.
- 45 Sherman S, Lehman GA. Endoscopic pancreatic sphincterotomy: techniques and complications. Gastrointest Endosc Clin North Am 1998;8:115–124.
- **46** Ashby K, Lo SK. The role of pancreatic stenting in obstructive ductal disorders other than pancreas divisum. Gastrointest Endosc 1995;42:306–311.
- **47** Boerma D, Rauws EAJ, Gulik TM et al. Endocopic stent placement for pancreaticocutaneous fistula after surgical drainage of the pancreas. Br J Surg 2000;87:1506–1509.
- 48 Gomez-Cerezo J, Barbado Cano A, Suarez I et al. Pancreatic ascites: study of therapeutic options by analysis of case reports and case series between the years 1975 and 2000. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98:568–577.
- **49** Nealon W, Walser E. Main pancreatic duct anatomy can direct choice of modality for treating pancreatic pseudocysts. Ann Surg 2002;235:751–758.
- **50** Werner J, Warshaw A. Cystic disease of the pancreas: pseudocysts, postinflammatory cystic fluid collections, and other non-neoplastic cysts. In: Trede M, Carter D, eds. Surgery of the Pancreas. New York, London: Churchill Livingstone, 1997: 405–415.
- 51 Tsiotos C, Sarr M. Management of fluid collections and necrosis in acute pancreatitis. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 1999;1:139–144.
- 52 Zein C, Baron T, Morgan D. Endoscopic pancreaticoduodenostomy for treatment of pancreatic duct disconnection because of severe acute pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2003;58:130–134.
- **53** Alexakis N, Sutton R, Neoptolemos JP. Surgical treatment of pancreatic fistula. Dig Surg 2004;21:262–274.
- 54 Halttunen J, Weckman L, Kemppainen E, Kylänpää ML. The endoscopic management of pancreatic fistulas. Surg Endosc 2005;19:559–562.
- 55 Beger HG. Surgery in acute pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 1991;38:92–96.
- 56 Connor S, Alexakis N, Raraty MG et al. Early and late complications after pancreatic necrosectomy. Surgery 2005;137:499–505.
Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Acute Pancreatitis

38

Long-Term Outcome After Acute Pancreatitis

Christin Tjaden and Thilo Hackert

Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

Most patients with acute pancreatitis recover completely without any further symptoms or morphological alterations within days or weeks after discharge. This observation was described in the original definition of acute pancreatitis by the Consensus Symposium 1963 in Marseille [1]. However, recent reports on long-term outcome after acute pancreatitis show growing evidence that there is a certain risk for late pancreatitis-associated complications even after mild clinical courses [2–5].

Functional impairments can occur immediately or even years after sustaining acute pancreatitis [2,4-6], specifically loss of endocrine function resulting in diabetes mellitus type 3 or exocrine insufficiency with the need for pancreatic enzymes substitution, have been described in numerous studies [2,7-9]. Etiology or severity of the index episode are not clearly associated with the overall risk for an impairment of pancreatic function. In addition, episodes of pain with a considerable impact on quality of life can occur at any point of time after the initial event of acute pancreatitis. These possibly recurrent pain sensations bear a high risk for chronification and may be associated with recurrent pancreatitis; there is also a certain overlap with clinical courses of chronic pancreatitis [2,4,10,11]. This latter correlation has been examined in several recent publications [2-4,12-17]. It is sometimes difficult to distinguish between the primary episode of acute pancreatitis as a symptom of a chronic disease and chronic pancreatitis developing as a long-term consequence of pancreatitis. Morphological characteristics (i.e., those found in cross-sectional imaging at the initial episode of pancreatitis) can be useful for this differentiation as preexisting signs of subclinical chronic pancreatitis may be

found in terms of fibrosis or calcifications and can be clearly distinguished from typical signs of new-onset acute pancreatitis.

In contrast to chronic pancreatitis, little is known about histomorphologic pathways and alterations of recurrent acute pancreatitis. One hypothesis is the socalled necrosis-fibrosis sequence [18], which suggests that acute inflammatory changes after an initial and acute damage of the pancreas result in mesenchymal cell activation with various patterns of subsequent fibrosis development and obstruction of pancreatic ducts. Another model is based on a "sentinel acute pancreatitis event (SAPE)," postulating a long-lasting intrapancreatic activation of immunomodulatory and stellate cells during the index episode. These alterations lead to hypersensitivity of the pancreas when responding to potential stimuli, resulting in recurrent attacks of acute and eventually chronic pancreatitis [19]. Despite these hypotheses, the possible pathophysiologic link between acute and chronic pancreatitis remains controversial and is not well understood [20].

Because there are no follow-up guidelines for clinical examinations and imaging after acute pancreatitis and histopathologic findings for such patients are rare due to the infrequent need for operations with respective tissue harvesting, the frequency of such alterations is unknown. In available cross-sectional imaging, alterations of the pancreatic duct, parenchyma, or surrounding areas (i.e., formation of pseudocysts or fluid collections) can be observed during both short- and long-term courses. These morphological findings may be correlated with the severity of the first attack and the type of treatment, in particular interventional or surgical necrosectomy. Their extent and the underlying initial etiology of the primary acute pancreatitis

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

episode determine clinical outcome patterns. In alcohol-related acute pancreatitis a recurrent and eventually chronic course is observed more often than it is in a biliary genesis of the disease [11,13,16,17]. This fact underlines the importance of avoiding further exposure to risk factors such as alcohol and nicotine as a basic precaution following a first pancreatitis episode [12,21]. Furthermore, patient education can be regarded as a simple method to reduce the lifelong risk of recurrence and associated healthcare costs [17,21]. Follow-up examinations should therefore address the above-mentioned topics and should include clinical and laboratory as well as imaging examinations, when necessary. This chapter gives an overview of the longterm sequelae of acute pancreatitis with regard to risk factors, diagnosis, and management.

Risk Factors

Risk factors for long-term complications of acute pancreatitis have been examined in several cohort studies in recent years [3,4,6,12]. With regard to recurrent episodes of acute pancreatitis, a recent meta-analysis including nearly 8500 patients showed an overall risk of 22% with a nearly twofold increase in alcoholic etiology (38%) and a lower risk for biliary etiology (17%) [3]. With regard to biliary etiology, early removal of the gallbladder after the index episode of pancreatitis reduces the risk of recurrence [4,12]. In nonbiliary etiology, persistence of smoking and alcohol consumption are well-documented risk factors for both recurrent acute episodes as well as progression of primary acute to chronic pancreatitis in the long term [4,6,12]. Nevertheless, some authors report experience with patients who show a progression to chronic pancreatitis despite stopping consumption of alcohol and nicotine [12,13]. In addition, male patients seem to have a higher risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis, even when lifestyle-associated risk factors are excluded [3]. Risk factors for functional failure after acute pancreatitis include preceding necrosectomy, which leads to both exocrine and endocrine insufficiency due to the procedure-associated loss of tissue itself and the disease-specific damage to the remaining tissue [4,22]. Again, the risk for developing progressive pancreatic dysfunction and diabetes mellitus or exocrine dysfunction is increased in men [3,5]. Moreover, a subset of patients may also have unrecognized genetic risk alterations leading to increased risk of progressive pancreatic failure and chronic pancreatitis through an effect on trypsinogen activation [23]. Tables 38.1 and 38.2 summarize studies on patterns and risk factors for longterm sequelae after acute pancreatitis.

Endocrine Pancreatic Dysfunction

Hyperglycemia, impaired glucose tolerance, and diabetes mellitus occur frequently as a consequence of acute pancreatitis and have therefore been investigated as primary or secondary endpoints of several large studies on the loss of pancreatic function on long-term follow-up. A recent meta-analysis of 24 prospective studies published between 1968 and 2009 revealed that nearly 40% of patients showed a prediabetic metabolic situation or a full clinical manifestation of diabetes mellitus [2]. Within 12 months after the index episode of acute pancreatitis the prevalences of hyperglycemia and diabetes mellitus were 19% and 15%, respectively. After a 5-year observation period, the risk for diabetes mellitus showed a twofold increase compared with the prevalence after 12 months. A Dutch cohort study on 669 patients described a new onset of diabetes mellitus in 20% of the patients during a median follow-up time of 57 months [6]. These data are consistent with findings of a Taiwanese study, which showed a comparable twofold increase of diabetes risk after 10 years in nearly 3000 acute pancreatitis patients, regardless of the severity of the initial course of the disease [5].

In severe courses characterized by extensive parenchyma necrosis and the need for necrosectomy, the correlation between loss of tissue and function seems to provide an explanation for these observations, especially when the body and tail of the pancreas are affected. Decay of a considerable amount of islets predisposes for functional deterioration and 15-30% of patients undergoing extensive necrosectomy show insulin-dependency soon after recovery [4]. This is comparable to outcomes following distal pancreatectomy for other indications, with a rate of postoperative diabetes mellitus of approximately 10% [25-27], and underlines the relevance of the pancreatic body and tail for the endocrine function of the gland due to the pronounced location of islet cells in these segments of the pancreas. In contrast, the pathophysiologic explanation for mild episodes of acute pancreatitis resulting in endocrine insufficiency and an increased risk of diabetes mellitus remains unclear.

Exocrine Dysfunction

In the early phase after acute pancreatitis, exocrine function is often compromised and is easily diagnosed by clinical symptoms of diarrhea, steatorrhea, and maldigestion. In the long term, the reported prevalence rates of exocrine dysfunction differ considerably in the available studies [4,6,22,28]. A study by Sand and Nordback

Author, year, country, observation period	Patients (n) etiology	Diabetes mellitus n (%)	Exocrine dysfunction n (%)	Recurrent pancreatitis n (%)	Chronic pancreatitis <i>n</i> (%)	Median follow-up
Pelli [13], 2000, Finland, 1972–1991	562 alcoholic	nm	nm	260 (46%)	nm	38 months
Lund [16], 2006, Sweden, 1995–1998	138 alcoholic: 61 biliary: 48	nm	nm	41% nonbiliary vs. 10% biliary	nm	6 years
Yasuda [24], 2008, Japan, 1990–2006	45 alcoholic: 23 biliary: 10	16 (36%)	18 (40%)	8 (18%)	8 (18%)	56 months
Nøjgaard [15], 2011, Denmark, 1977–1982	352 alcoholic: 129 biliary: 44	nm	nm	nm	85 (24%) alcoholic: 41 (48%)	nm
Castoldi [14], 2013, Italy, 2001–2003	631 alcoholic: 36 biliary: 439	22	16	13%	nm	52 months
Yadav [17], 2014, USA, 1996–2005	6010 alcoholic: 1223 biliary: 1647	nm	nm	1950 (32%) with at least 1 readmission due to pancreatitis		39 months
Ahmed Ali [6], 2016, Netherlands, 12/2003–03/2007	669 alcoholic: 153 biliary: 384	136 (20%)	34 (5%)	117 (17%)	51 (8%)	57 months

Table 38.1 Patterns of long-term sequelae after acute pancreatitis.

nm, not mentioned.

reports 25% of patients having exocrine failure after necrosectomy in a follow-up period of 2–5 years [4], whereas other studies with comparable observation times reported much higher rates of 55% after mild and up to 83% after severe courses, independent of the etiology of acute pancreatitis [28–30].

Symptoms of exocrine failure can be controlled very well in most patients by oral enzyme replacement to prevent maldigestion, malabsorption, and consecutive malnutrition. Supplementation of the diet with fat-soluble vitamins in the follow-up period should also be considered [31]. A discontinuation of enzyme supplementation may be possible as several studies have reported a potential for long-term recovery of exocrine function within 12–24 months after acute pancreatitis [4,29], which is comparable to the functional recovery often observed after pancreatic resections for other indications.

Recurrent Pancreatitis and Chronic Pancreatitis

Regarding the frequency and timeline of progressive pancreatic disease after acute pancreatitis, about 20% of all patients and 50% of patients with an alcoholic etiology show recurrent episodes within 10–20 years, but most recurrences occur during the first years after the initial attack [3,4,6]. Overall, one out of ten patients will suffer from a progression to chronic pancreatitis [3], which may be associated with few symptoms for a long period but may finally result in end-stage findings of chronic pancreatitis despite a subclinical course (Fig. 38.1). In the case of recurrent acute episodes, the risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis shows a 3- to 4-fold increase which is, again, pronounced in patients with an underlying alcoholic etiology [6]. Table 38.2 Risk factors for long-term complications of acute pancreatitis.

Author, publication year, country, number of patients	Lankisch [12], 2009, Germany, 532	Ahmed Ali [6], 2016, Netherlands, 669	Yasuda [24], 2008, Japan, 45	Lund [16], 2006, Denmark, 155	Nøjgaard [15], 2011, Denmark, 352	Sankaran [3], 2015, meta-analysis, 8492	Shen [5], 2015, Taiwan, 2966
Recurrent acute pancreatitis	Age >40 years, male, biliary etiology without subsequent cholecystectomy	Younger age, nonbiliary etiology, smoking, pancreatic necrosis	Severity of initial attack	Alcohol abuse (OR 3.293)	Smoking	nm	nm
Progression to chronic pancreatitis	Alcohol consumption, heavy smoking, recurrent acute pancreatitis	Nonbiliary etiology, smoking, pancreatic necrosis	Severity of initial attack	nm	nm	Alcohol, smoking, men > women	nm
Death related to acute pancreatitis	nm	nm	nm	Age >70 years (OR 3.778)	nm	nm	nm
Diabetes mellitus	nm	nm	nm	nm	nm	nm	Men > women (HR 3.21 vs. 1.58)

OR, odds ratio; HR, hazard ratio; nm, not mentioned.



Figure 38.1 A 39-year-old female patient 9 years after a solitary episode of severe acute pancreatitis following hemorrhagic shock and acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) due to atonic bleeding after cesarean section. This was followed by complete recovery and primary discharge from hospital after 5 weeks and complete remission of residual pseudocysts over a 6-month period. Afterwards, the patient had no clinical symptoms for 8 years before recurrent abdominal pain attacks irradiating to the back occurred. CT scan revealed nearly complete atrophy of the pancreatic parenchyma (left side, white circle; black arrow: portal vein, white arrow: bile duct) and a calcification in the pancreatic head (right side, black arrow). As no signs of inflammation, tumor suspicion, or endocrine insufficiency were present, symptomatic treatment was successful (oral enzyme replacement and analgesia).

Quality of Life and Pain

Several outcome studies report on the occurrence of pain and the quality of life after acute pancreatitis [4,6,10,11]. An observational study on 145 patients from Finland showed no impairment of quality of life, regardless of pancreatitis etiology, compared to the general population [10]. Similar results are shown in several smaller observational studies, even after necrosectomy [4]. In contrast, in a Polish study patients suffering from severe alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis showed a reduced quality of life in comparison to those with a biliary origin of the disease with regard to social and family life as well as emotional well-being [11]. How far persisting alcohol consumption after the index episode of pancreatitis contributes to these findings, however, remains unclear from the study data. With regard to chronic pain, a large Dutch cohort study including 669 patients found that 13% had recurrent episodes of pain related to acute pancreatitis [6].

Incisional Hernia

With the implementation of minimally invasive management of infected pancreatic necrosis during the initial episode of acute pancreatitis, open surgical interventions have considerably decreased and are regarded as the last resort in modern treatment concepts [32,33]. Less than 5% of patients with acute pancreatitis need to be treated by open surgery (e.g., in case of unsuccessful minimally invasive necrosectomy, for bleeding control, or due to organ perforation). These patients show a high rate of surgical site infections (80%) [34] and a correlating high risk of developing an incisional hernia (40%) [35]; surgical re-intervention is often required for symptomatic, functional, and cosmetic aspects of these, often large, hernias.

Pancreatic Cancer and Pancreas-Related Death

In general, death related to acute pancreatitis, besides short-term mortality during a severe necrotizing course, seems to be rare and not related to progression to chronic pancreatitis and finally pancreatic cancer. A German study reported on four deaths of pancreatic cancer in 532 patients (0.8%) observed after acute pancreatitis during an average follow-up of 7.8 years, which occurred 9-56 months after acute pancreatitis, none of them with a diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis [12]. In an Italian study, three of 631 patients (0.5%) died of pancreatic cancer 5, 6, and 19.9 months after acute pancreatitis with unknown etiology in the first case and biliary etiology in the others [14]. These data support the conclusion that the initial pancreatitis event may be a symptom of an already existing tumor rather than pancreatic cancer and the related mortality is a long-term consequence of acute pancreatitis.

Imaging Findings

Most episodes of mild acute pancreatitis do not result in any morphologic changes and, after restitution, ultrasound, computed tomography (CT), and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) scans show a normal pancreas without any damage to the gland or the duct system. Even when functional impairment occurs, this is not necessarily associated with any pathological imaging findings. This is also observed in most cases of diabetes mellitus of other genesis and in many patients with endocrine dysfunction without underlying chronic pancreatitis. In contrast, severe episodes of acute pancreatitis with or without the need for interventional or surgical treatment often result in morphologic pancreatic alterations of varying extent.

Common reversible or irreversible findings on CT or MRI imaging include:

- inhomogeneity of the parenchyma;
- atrophy of the parenchyma;
- duct alteration (strictures/dilation);
- residual peripancreatic fluid collections;
- pseudocysts.

Diagnosis of the above-mentioned alterations alone does not require any measures, unless accompanying symptoms are present. Further follow-up examinations should be performed to evaluate a potential dynamic of these changes and recognize potential need for any interventional or surgical therapy early to prevent ongoing destruction of the pancreatic parenchyma in the case of recurrent pancreatitis episodes or development of chronic pancreatitis or chronic pain. The management of pseudocysts and persisting postpancreatitis fistulas is described in Chapters 34 and 35.

Another important aspect is the recognition of cystic lesions as the cause of acute pancreatitis and their differentiation from residual pseudocysts. It has been reported that 13–67% of all patients with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia (IPMN) show an episode of acute pancreatitis as their initial symptom [36–38]. However, this is frequently misdiagnosed and studies in the past report on a delay in diagnosis of a cystic neoplasm as the trigger of acute pancreatitis of several years or even more than two decades [36–38]. With growing awareness of cystic neoplasms in recent years this may be avoided in the future as distinguishing postinflammatory duct dilatation and pseudocysts from IPMN is of high importance because of the malignant potential of IPMN.

Postpancreatitis Care and Follow-Up Visits

Six to eight weeks after hospital discharge due to an episode of acute pancreatitis, a clinical control examination can be recommended to document the status, including symptoms and nutritional status with regard to pancreatic function, blood tests, and imaging in cases of severe acute pancreatitis. In case of biliary acute pancreatitis, cholecystectomy (preferably by a laparoscopic approach) must be scheduled if it has not been performed during the initial hospital stay. There is good evidence concerning the indication and timing of cholecystectomy which shows that a delay of this operation results in an increased risk of recurrent biliary pancreatitis [3,4,39]. For mild biliary pancreatitis cholecystectomy should be performed during index admission. In contrast, in patients with severe pancreatitis, cholecystectomy can safely be performed after resolution of symptoms (4-6 weeks). A similar timeframe should be chosen for patients who undergo sphincterotomy during biliary pancreatitis [39]. Besides biliary pancreatitis, a Finnish study suggested that recurrence of idiopathic acute pancreatitis can also be prevented effectively by laparoscopic cholecystectomy, which should be evaluated for the respective patients [40].

No general guideline or consensus recommendations for long-term follow-up visits after acute pancreatitis exist to date. From the clinical point of view, follow-up at 6-monthly intervals during the first 2 years seems to be reasonable, followed by yearly examinations thereafter [41]. A possible scheme for follow-up could include:

- documentation of abdominal and unspecific symptoms;
- clinical examination;
- blood samples for the determination of routine parameters (including HbA_{1c}, electrolytes, creatinine, urea, liver enzymes, amylase, lipase, white and red blood cell counts, and C-reactive protein) as well as the serum tumor markers CEA and CA19–9;
- analyses of genetic factors (*PRSS1*, *SPINK1*, *CFTR*) in the case of unclear etiology of the underlying acute pancreatitis [3,23];
- cross-sectional imaging with abdominal CT or MRI scan.

Conclusions

Overall, the majority of patients show a good long-term outcome after acute pancreatitis. However, one out of four patients will develop some kind of problem in the long run, including endocrine or exocrine dysfunction, recurrent acute pancreatitis, or transition to chronic pancreatitis even many years after the initial event. Risk factors for clinical deterioration are incompletely examined and understood at present. Lifestyle habits, such as ongoing consumption of alcohol and nicotine, have been shown to increase this risk, especially for patients with alcohol-induced first attack of acute pancreatitis. Following biliary pancreatitis, removal of the gallbladder is an essential measure for prevention of future relapses and should preferably be performed during the initial hospital stay in mild pancreatitis and 6-8 weeks after recovery from a severe episode. To detect long-term loss of function before progression to an irreversible stage, regular follow-up is recommended, including clinical examination and blood tests at 6- to 12-month intervals to check for new onset of diabetes mellitus as well as maldigestion due to pancreatic exocrine dysfunction even when patients are asymptomatic. In the case of abdominal complaints, cross-sectional imaging should be considered. Pathologic findings alone (i.e., atrophy of the pancreatic parenchyma) do not require immediate intervention but should be further monitored during regular follow-up. In the case of transition to chronic pancreatitis with fibrosis and calcifications of the pancreas or dilatation of the pancreatic duct in combination with episodes of pain, a tailored approach including timely surgery should be considered to prevent ongoing deterioration of function and symptoms.

Recommendations for follow-up schemes after acute pancreatitis have not yet been standardized by international guidelines. The number of recent studies shows that heterogeneous protocols are being used in clinical practice and underlines the need for better and evidencebased recommendations to examine the long-term outcome of patients after acute pancreatitis as it is one of the most frequent gastrointestinal indications for inpatient treatment. The rising interest in this area and the results themselves underline the need for implementation of regular follow-up. This would allow a systematic evaluation of the risk of diabetes mellitus, pancreatitis relapse, and development of chronic pancreatitis, all of which exert an immense impact on healthcare costs. The possibility of earlier recognition and prevention of these complications on a risk-stratified basis could offer significant benefits.

References

- 1 Sarles H. Pancreatitis Symposium, Marseille, *1963*. New York: Karger, 1965.
- 2 Das SL, Singh PP, Phillips AR et al. Newly diagnosed diabetes mellitus after acute pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Gut 2014;63(5): 818–831.
- 3 Sankaran SJ, Xiao AY, Wu LM et al. Frequency of progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis and risk factors: a meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2015;149(6):1490–1500.
- Sand J, Nordback I. Acute pancreatitis: risk of recurrence and late consequences of the disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;6(8):470–477.

- 5 Shen HN, Yang CC, Chang YH et al. Risk of diabetes mellitus after first-attack acute pancreatitis: a national population-based study. Am J Gastroenterol 2015;110(12):1698–1706.
- **6** Ahmed Ali U, Issa Y, Hagenaars JC et al.; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Risk of recurrent pancreatitis and progression to chronic pancreatitis after a first episode of acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016;14(5):738–746.
- Doepel M, Eriksson J, Halme L et al. Good long-term results in patients surviving severe acute pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1993;80(12):1583–1586.
- 8 Büchler MW, Hauke A Malfertheimer P. Follow-up after acute pancreatitis: morphology and function. In: Beger HG, Büchler MW, eds. Acute Pancreatitis: Research and Clinical Management. Berlin: Springer Verlag, 1987: 367–374.
- **9** Nordback IH, Auvrinen GA. Long-term results after pancreas resection for acute necrotizing pancreatitis. BrJ Surg 1985;72:687–689.
- 10 Halonen KI, Pettilä V, Leppäniemi AK et al. Long-term health-related quality of life in survivors of severe acute pancreatitis. Intensive Care Med 2003;29(5):782–786.
- 11 Reszetow J, Hać S, Dobrowolski S et al. Biliary versus alcohol-related infected pancreatic necrosis: similarities and differences in the follow-up. Pancreas 2007;35(3):267–272.
- 12 Lankisch PG, Breuer N, Bruns A et al. Natural history of acute pancreatitis: a long-term population-based study. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:2797–2805.
- 13 Pelli H, Lappalainen-Lehto R, Piironen A et al. Pancreatic damage after the first episode of acute alcoholic pancreatitis and its association with the later recurrence rate. Pancreatology 2009;9(3):245–251.
- 14 Castoldi L, De Rai P, Zerbi A et al. ProInf-AISP (Progetto Informatizzato Pancreatite Acuta, Associazione Italiana per lo Studio del Pancreas) Study Group. Long term outcome of acute pancreatitis in Italy: results of a multicentre study. Dig Liver Dis 2013;45(10):827–832.
- 15 Nøjgaard C, Becker U, Matzen P et al. Progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis: prognostic factors, mortality, and natural course. Pancreas 2011;40(8): 1195–1200.
- 16 Lund H, Tønnesen H, Tønnesen MH et al. Long-term recurrence and death rates after acute pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2006;41(2):234–238.
- Yadav D, Lee E, Papachristou GI et al. A populationbased evaluation of readmissions after first hospitalization for acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2014;43(4):630–637.
- 18 Klöppel G, Maillet B. The morphological basis for the evolution of acute pancreatitis into chronic pancreatitis. Virchows Arch A Pathol Anat Histopathol 1992;420(1):1–4.

- **19** Whitcomb DC. Early trypsinogen activation in acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1999;116(3):770–772.
- **20** Aoun E, Slivka A, Papachristou DJ et al. Rapid evolution from the first episode of acute pancreatitis to chronic pancreatitis in human subjects. JOP 2007;8(5):573–578.
- **21** Nordback I, Pelli H, Lappalainen-Lehto R et al. The recurrence of acute alcohol-associated pancreatitis can be reduced: a randomized controlled trial. Gastroenterology 2009;136(3):848–855.
- **22** Sabater L, Pareja E, Aparisi L et al. Pancreatic function after severe acute biliary pancreatitis: the role of necrosectomy. Pancreas 2004;28(1):65–68.
- 23 Whitcomb DC. Mechanisms of disease: advances in understanding the mechanisms leading to chronic pancreatitis. Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;1(1):46–52.
- 24 Yasuda T, Ueda T, Takeyama Y et al. Long-term outcome of severe acute pancreatitis. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2008;15(4):397–402.
- 25 Hackert T, Hinz U, Fritz S et al. Enucleation in pancreatic surgery: indications, technique, and outcome compared to standard pancreatic resections. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2011;396(8):11971–1203.
- **26** Kang JS, Jang JY, Kang MJ et al. Endocrine function impairment after distal pancreatectomy: incidence and related factors. World J Surg 2016;40(2):440–446.
- 27 De Bruijn KM, van Eijck CH. New-onset diabetes after distal pancreatectomy: a systematic review. Ann Surg 2015;261(5):854–861.
- 28 Symersky T, van Hoorn B, Masclee AA. The outcome of a long-term follow-up of pancreatic function after recovery from acute pancreatitis. JOP 2006;7(5):447–453.
- **29** Xu Y, Wu D, Zeng et al. Pancreatic exocrine function and morphology following an episode of acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2012;41(6):922–927.
- **30** Iacono C, Verlato G, Ruzzenente A et al. Systematic review of central pancreatectomy and meta-analysis of central versus distal pancreatectomy. Br J Surg 2013;100(7):873–885.
- **31** Klapdor S, Richter E, Klapdor R. Vitamin D status and per-oral vitamin D supplementation in patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer disease. Anticancer Res 2012;32(5):1991–1998.
- **32** van Grinsven J, van Brunschot S, Bakker OJ et al. Diagnostic strategy and timing of intervention in infected necrotizing pancreatitis: an international expert survey and case vignette study. HPB (Oxford) 2016;18(1):49–56.
- 33 Wormer BA, Swan RZ, Williams KB III et al. Outcomes of pancreatic debridement in acute pancreatitis: analysis of the nationwide inpatient sample from 1998 to 2010. Am J Surg 2014;208:350–356.

330 Chapter 38

- 34 Gomatos IP, Halloran CM, Ghaneh P et al. Outcomes from minimal access retroperitoneal and open pancreatic necrosectomy in 394 patients with necrotizing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2016;263(5): 992–1001.
- **35** Al-Azzawi HH, Kuhlenschmidt H, Howard TJ et al. The burden of incisional hernia in necrotizing pancreatitis: how can we improve? Am J Surg 2010;199(3):310–314.
- **36** Hata T, Sakata N, Okada T et al. Dilated papilla with mucin extrusion is a potential predictor of acute pancreatitis associated with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of pancreas. Pancreatology 2013;13(6):615–620.
- 37 Jang JW, Kim MH, Jeong SU et al.Clinical characteristics of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm manifesting as acute pancreatitis or acute

recurrent pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013;28(4):731–738.

- 38 Morales-Oyarvide V, Mino-Kenudson M, Ferrone CR et al. Acute pancreatitis in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: A common predictor of malignant intestinal subtype. Surgery 2015;158(5):1219–1225.
- **39** Working Group IAP/APA Acute Pancreatitis Guidelines. IAP/APA evidence-based guidelines for the management of acute pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(4 suppl 2): e1–15.
- **40** Räty S, Pulkkinen J, Nordback I et al. Can laparoscopic cholecystectomy prevent recurrent idiopathic acute pancreatitis? a prospective randomized multicenter trial. Ann Surg 2015;262(5):736–741.
- **41** Tjaden C, Michalski CW, Strobel O et al. Clinical impact of structured follow-up after pancreatic surgery. Pancreas 2016;45(6):895–899.

Section 4

Chronic Pancreatitis

Molecular Understanding of Chronic Pancreatitis

John F. Eisses¹ and Sohail Z. Husain^{1,2}

¹ Department of Pediatric Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition, University of Pittsburgh School of Medicine, Pittsburgh, PA, USA ² McGowan Institute for Regenerative Medicine, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Introduction

39

Chronic pancreatitis is a pathologic pancreatic process containing both fibrotic and immunologic responses to injury that result in destruction and replacement of the exocrine and endocrine features of glandular function. It is primarily a clinically described syndrome characterized by consistent cellular stress or repeated bouts of pancreatic injury, resulting in pancreatic atrophy, fibrosis, and duct distortion, a chronic pain syndrome (suggesting neural injury and responses), and, eventually, loss of both exocrine and endocrine function. Depending on the proposed etiology of the disease, there can be other secondary characteristics, including calcifications, duct centric inflammation with either lymphocytes or neutrophils, or primarily an obstructive phenotype. Focusing on the etiology of the injury and the subsequent pathologic response is important to direct our understanding of the molecular mechanisms of chronic pancreatitis. Importantly, chronic pancreatitis is currently described by specific features seen at the end stage of the disease; however, the molecular path taken to achieve these features can be drastically different. Therefore, although there are likely multiple distinct molecular mechanisms that initiate the pathologic process, the responses of the organ to recovery converge on overlapping immunologic and fibrogenic responses, resulting in a histologically similar result. This convergence of responses by the pancreas suggests that understanding both recovery and regenerative mechanisms resident within the pancreas are of equal importance.

Risk Factors in Chronic Pancreatitis

The challenge to understanding the molecular mechanisms of chronic pancreatitis is determining the etiologic risk factors. There are several recognized etiologic factors thought to confer risk and allow progression to chronic pancreatitis (Fig. 39.1). These risk factors have been described by the TIGAR-O (toxic-metabolic inflammatory genetic autoimmune recurrent and severe replace with: obstructive pancreatitis) classification [1], which include genetic and environmental factors, obstructive etiologies such as anatomical or traumatic features, and immune-mediated etiologies. The typical organ response to injury and cellular stress promotes recovery and regeneration of the pancreas following injury. However, with repeated injury or prolonged cellular stress, the organ response may become pathologic and drive cellular loss and fibrotic replacement of exocrine and endocrine cells. A proper understanding of the molecular mechanisms leading to chronic pancreatitis requires that we address both the specific etiology, with its associated genetic and epigenetic modifiers, as well as the organ's pathologic response mediated through immune and stellate cells. Therefore, chronic pancreatitis describes a complex disorder. Each patient has a different panel of risk factors, a distinct progression of their clinical course, and will endure different complications, even though the final pathologic appearance of the gland may be indistinct [2].

The current attempts to define chronic pancreatitis focus on a clinical description of the end histologic appearance of the pancreas, which is a result of an immune-mediated response to stress or injury coupled

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 39.1 Several etiologies exist for chronic pancreatitis. Specific etiologies affect unique cell types within the pancreatic parenchyma, leading to repetitive injury.

to a fibrogenic wound response. There are inherent challenges to the attempt to define this process. The definition of chronic pancreatitis starts by describing a syndrome that has already progressed to the end stages of the pathologic response. Syndromes describe characteristics rather than defining molecular mechanisms driven by etiologic factors. This attempt to define chronic pancreatitis is not without merit, as it has allowed the identification of the two main pathologic responses that drive the end stage of the disease, namely the immune and fibrotic responses.

Pancreatitis is an inflammatory disorder involving a complex immunologic cascade of events that drives the pathologic result. Environmental cues shape the initiation and progression of the immune system to accelerate or limit the immune response. This immunologic response can be modulated by epigenetic and genetic factors that alter the progression of the disease. The inflammatory response is modulated by the cytokines and chemokines produced by injured acinar cells that act as recruiting and signaling molecules. The etiology of initial and subsequent pancreatic injury or stress will drive or alter the immune response based on the molecular drivers associated with a particular etiology. There are likely multiple modifying factors and intervening steps that impact an individual patient's clinical course but at some point progression becomes similar because the end result of this process is a similar histological pattern.

In this chapter, we will focus on the current understanding of these two distinct stages of disease development, specific etiologies, and the immune-activated fibrogenic response. The first stage relates to specific etiologies and is especially challenging because the risk factor may only be realized after permanent damage has occurred. The second stage of chronic pancreatitis development—the fibrogenic response—is the organ response to injury, and it appears to be similar whatever the specific etiology of the repeated injury.

Sentinel Acute Pancreatic Event Model

Recently, a disease model hypothesis was promoted to help provide a framework for understanding how different risk factors, including environmental, genetic, and toxin-mediated injury, could impact and allow progression towards chronic pancreatitis. The model, the sentinel acute pancreatitis event hypothesis (SAPE hypothesis) uses the TIGAR-O risk classification system to allow the organization of multiple possible risk factors in promoting the progression of chronic pancreatitis. In this model, a stressor (environmental exposure or toxin) or risk factor (genetic susceptibility factor) is present and impacts the pancreas through alterations in stress responses by parenchymal cells (acinar and duct cells). Once the stress reaches a particular threshold and overcomes the adaptive mechanisms within the pancreas, injury overwhelms the protective regenerative mechanisms, and clinical pancreatitis ensues. This leads to wound-healing responses within the pancreas, including the activation of the inflammatory (neutrophils and lymphocytes) and matrix remodeling systems (macrophages and stellate cells) to stop the injury and allow regeneration to occur. If the inciting factor is removed, healing can occur. However, if the inciting factor is only reduced or removed but then recurs, repeated injury can occur, leading to an injury-wound response cycle that over time leads to parenchymal loss and fibrotic matrix replacement of acinar cells.

Following an isolated episode of pancreatitis, the organ can appear normal histologically. If no other exposures occur then chronic pancreatitis does not develop. However, if the injury–wound cycle continues, the organ suffers loss of normal pancreatic cells and replacement of these cells with fibrosis promoted by macrophages and stellate cells, indicative of the progression towards chronic pancreatitis (Fig. 39.2). In addition to the ideas



Figure 39.2 Sentinel acute pancreatitis event (SAPE) hypothesis model. (a) Normal pancreas. If the subject is a heavy alcohol user, the acinar cells are under metabolic and oxidative stress (indicated by asterisks) but histology remains relatively normal. Alcohol increases the risk of crossing the acute pancreatitis (AP) threshold (bold line crossing the dashed line). (b) Acute pancreatitis with pancreatic injury and infiltration of proinflammatory cells. (c) Late acute pancreatitis is dominated by anti-inflammatory cells that limit further injury by proinflammatory cells and products, and promote healing. This includes activation of stellate cells, which produce collagen etc. (d) Recurrent acute pancreatitis (RAP): acinar cell injury or other factors that activate an acute inflammatory response (Th1) are immediately countered by an anti-inflammatory counterresponse (Treg) which, among other things, drives fibrosis. This vicious cycle results in both continued injury (top) and further fibrosis (bottom) leading to (e) extensive acinar cell loss and sclerosis (right) characteristic of chronic pancreatitis, altering the severity and duration of acute pancreatitis and altering the healing processes that drive fibrosis. *Source:* Adapted from Whitcomb 2004 [3].

presented within this SAPE model, epigenetic mechanisms also likely occur following an environmental exposure or injury event that changes the organ response to subsequent stimuli.

Epigenetics as a Modifying Factor in Chronic Pancreatitis

Epigenetics is the control of gene expression that does not involve a change in the primary DNA sequence. In other words, epigenetics refers to modifications of DNA by methylation or of chromatin structure through the posttranslational modification of histone proteins. The posttranslational modification of histones can alter chromatin structure or may alter the affinity of transcription factors to promoter regions. The epigenome can have significant effects on human health as well as disease susceptibility, and epigenetic alterations can be induced through environmental and prenatal exposures to toxins or stressors. Epigenetic changes can be stable and allow "memory" of past stresses to impact future exposures. Epigenetic alterations may be the result of "subclinical" stresses on the pancreas that over time allow molecular remodeling of stress responses to other stimuli. These "subclinical" stresses may alter the epigenetic pattern of genes with little or no immediate effect on gene expression; however, the gene may have an altered response in gene expression when exposed to a new specific environmental cues, which may activate the fibrogenic response and lead to chronic pancreatitis.

In experimental models of pancreatitis, chronically stressed animals (e.g., by ethanol exposure [4], fatty diet [5], or genetic mutation [6]) have an altered response to acute injury compared to animals that have no chronic stress. Ethanol has been shown to affect the action of several epigenetic proteins, including the histone acetylases CREB and CBP [7], as well as the histone deacetylases [8,9]. Recently an epigenetic acetylation mechanism was implicated in the control of acute pancreatitis [10]. Delayed recovery was demonstrated in mice treated with the antiepileptic drug and histone deacetylase inhibitor valproic acid (VPA). VPA is thought to be a definite cause of pancreatitis, especially in pediatric patients [11–13], but the mechanism by which VPA induces pancreatitis was unknown. In fact, chronically treating experimental animals with VPA does not induce pancreatitis but will cause pancreatic atrophy over time [14]. However, animals treated with VPA that are then subjected to a new injury-provoking stimulus develop pancreatitis that is severe and is delayed in its recovery. VPA does not induce pancreatitis but predisposes individuals to severe pancreatitis by altering the epigenetic landscape and thereby inhibiting the recovery mechanisms that allow regeneration to occur.

Environmental Exposures as Modifying Factors in Chronic Pancreatitis

Chronic pancreatitis is thought to be initiated by several different but interacting mechanisms. A mechanism thought to initiate pancreatic injury is environmental exposure to substances that either sensitize or stress the parenchymal cells of the pancreas. These substances can include alcohol, byproducts of smoking, and other drugs or toxins [15]. They do not by themselves induce pancreatitis but alter the acinar cell's response to other stressors, leading to adaptations that compensate for the exposure. This adaptation by parenchymal cells allows homeostasis to be maintained; however if a second insult or exposure is presented, the cells are more susceptible to injury and have a clinically pathologic response. The response may be actualized by increased injury or conversely may be realized as a delay in regeneration by the pancreas.

Alcohol as disease modifier is a good example of this concept. Ethanol has long been accepted as a major contributor to disease progression in chronic pancreatitis [16,17]. However the number of heavy alcohol drinkers that develop acute or chronic pancreatitis are a minority. This has led many to suggest that there are usually concomitant risk factors necessary to tip the balance towards the development of pancreatitis. Ethanol has been shown to directly affect pancreatic cell types either through direct effects on specific cells or through the metabolism of the drug to toxic metabolites. Ethanol has many effects on the pancreatic acinar cell. These include the emergence of aberrant acinar cell calcium signaling [18], mitochondrial dysfunction [19,20], impairment of autophagic or lysosomal responses [21], and the induction of the unfolded protein response (UPR) with increased expression of x-box binding protein 1 (XBP1), a key regulator of endoplasmic reticulum (ER) function [22,23]. Ethanol appears to increase ER stress, as visualized by ER swelling and UPR induction, but also impacts protein trafficking and alters structural components of zymogen granules [24]. It has also been shown to alter the pathologic intra-acinar activation of digestive enzymes [25,26]. This effect may be due to increased expression of digestive enzymes such as trypsinogen, chymotrypsinogen, or lysosomal cathepsin B [27]. It is postulated that increased protein expression may allow early activation of these digestive enzymes or may cause organelle fragility, allowing early activation of digestive enzymes through inappropriate interaction between lysosomal and digestive enzymes.

Genetic Influences in Chronic Pancreatitis

A second mechanism shown to mediate the pathologic response in the pancreas occurs through repeated injury by specific insults in a person who is susceptible due to genetic risk factors. Genetic or epigenetic alterations may allow subclinical or clinical repeated injury to occur, which over time results in the destruction of the pancreatic parenchyma and replacement by fibrosis through repeated activation of immune and fibrotic responses. This replacement results in loss of exocrine and endocrine pancreatic function. Hereditary pancreatitis is an example of this mechanism. This condition is caused by a mutation within the cationic trypsinogen gene (PRSS1), the primary proteolytic enzyme responsible for activating pancreatic digestive enzymes or zymogens. These gain-of-function mutations lead to premature trypsinogen activation. Several mutations have been identified, but the most common are R122H and N29I. Interestingly, although these mutations place an individual at higher risk of developing chronic pancreatitis, the disease course and ultimate outcome is dependent on other factors, including environmental and metabolic stressors. These additional modifiers are thought to mediate the differences among patients with identical mutations.

In the case of hereditary pancreatitis, the penetrance of the disease is only 80%. Environmental exposures or other genetic modifiers are thought to alter the disease course as individuals with the same genetic mutation can have significantly different disease courses despite having similar histopathology [28]. An extreme example of this was a case where identical twins had the same genetic defect but had different disease progressions, including one twin having no pancreatic disease [29]. This suggests that a single mutation or defect does not lead to chronic pancreatitis but rather a set of factors are required to allow progression from an isolated event to a chronic condition.

In addition to *PRSS1* mutations, there are other genetic mutations associated with increased risk for chronic pancreatitis; these include mutations within the *CFTR* (cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator) and *SPINK1* (serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1) genes. As with *PRSS1* mutations, identical mutations within these genes do not predict a similar disease course for affected individuals. Overall, these observations suggest a complex disease process that requires careful analysis of multiple factors that impact and allow the disease to progress.

Inflammatory Response in Chronic Pancreatitis

The secondary phase of progression to chronic pancreatitis involves the inflammatory and fibrotic responses to chronic stress or repeated injury (Fig. 39.3). Recently, progress has been made in



Figure 39.3 Pancreatic injury activates resident immune cells as well as pancreatic stellate cells to promote pancreatic recovery. However, persistent injury or pathologic signaling between macrophages and stellate cells leads to persistent activation and fibrogenic replacement of the pancreatic parenchyma.

understanding this aspect of chronic pancreatitis. Injury within the pancreas results in damaged acinar cells that will either repair or undergo cell death through necrosis or apoptosis. The damaged cells promote a sterile inflammatory response to mediate the recovery and regeneration process [30]. The inflammatory response is signaled by cytokines released from injured acinar cells and mediated by neutrophils, monocytes, lymphocytes, and macrophages which mediate the resolution of the damaged cells and promote the regeneration of the pancreas [31]. During progression of chronic pancreatitis, inflammation appears to be mediated by different immune cells depending on the experimental model used [32-34]. These cells produce additional inflammatory mediators such as tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α), interleukin 1 β (IL-1 β), IL-6, IL-10, and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1). Initially, these signals are produced by damaged acinar cells but with repeated injury and activation of other resident pancreatic cells, such as macrophages and stellate cells, there appears to be a shift towards cytokine production from activated immune and stellate cells that promotes and allows progression towards chronic pancreatitis. Neutrophils are thought to activate trypsinogen and allow progression towards severe injury in acute pancreatitis, but in chronic pancreatitis T cells and macrophages are the predominant immune cell infiltrates [35-37].

Neutrophils and macrophages can play a dual role during inflammation, either releasing cytokines such as interferon γ (IFN- γ), leading to a proinflammatory phenotype repressing regeneration, or repairing signals necessary for regeneration to occur [38]. T cells are thought to help control the immune-mediated destruction initiated in chronic pancreatitis by secreting IL-10 [34]. Macrophages can promote healing and regeneration, depending upon macrophage polarity [39]. Activated M2 macrophages have been shown to play a pathogenic role in chronic pancreatitis in both rodents and humans [40]. These studies underscore the importance of the immune response as well as the specific microenvironment that exists in chronic pancreatitis. It is important to understand the course of injury that produces the chronic pathologic response in order to promote healing rather than perpetuating injury.

Fibrogenesis in Chronic Pancreatitis

The immune system regulates and is regulated by cells within the pancreas, including the mesenchymal cells known as pancreatic stellate cells (PSC). PSC have emerged as critical players in mediating pancreatic recovery after injury [41–43]. They are localized in the periacinar region and are characterized at baseline (i.e., in the quiescent state) by vitamin A droplets [44]. In response to injury, PSC undergo transient activation and take on a fibroblast-like role, secreting extracellular matrix (ECM), particularly collagen [45,46], which is a necessary substrate scaffold for proper regeneration and recovery. The hallmarks of pancreatic injury and recovery are regenerative structures called acinar-to-ductal metaplasia (ADM) [47,48]. The stroma surrounding ADM is composed of activated PSC (aPSC) that function to remodel ECM and are thought to coax ADM to redifferentiate into new acinar cells.

Aberrant regulation of PSC has been implicated in the pathogenesis of chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer [45,49-52]. PSC are not only activated by acinar cell injury but can be activated by cellular stress and ethanol byproducts. Transforming growth factor β (TGF- β) appears to be a major contributor to the fibrotic properties of PSC by increasing collagen and fibronectin expression but also by inhibiting metalloproteinases (MMPs). Once activated, PSC initially help to remodel the parenchyma through the removal of matrix proteins by MMP. Interestingly, PSC not only produce MMP but also the inhibitors of MMP, called tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases (TIMP). A balance of these two factors likely affects the progression towards fibrosis. The destruction of matrix releases growth factors and cytokines that signal adjacent cells and stimulate parenchymal healing through interactions between the immune and exocrine and endocrine pancreatic cells. PSC not only orchestrate the destruction of matrix but also help orchestrate the regeneration of the framework to allow regenerating acinar and duct cells to proliferate and repopulate the parenchyma. However, if PSC remain activated through repeated injury to the pancreas or aberrant cell signaling from adjacent cells such as macrophages, a pathogenic response can exist that perpetuates the remodeling of the ECM and replaces acinar tissue with fibrosis, leading to the loss of pancreatic exocrine function.

Recently, PSC in chronic pancreatitis models have been shown to respond to adjacent macrophages that produce higher levels of TGF- β and platelet-derived growth factor β , suggesting that the macrophage–PSC interaction may be important in regulating pancreatic regeneration [40] and that when a pathologic state is present, PSC may be a target for therapy.

Conclusions

Two general mechanisms are thought to result in chronic pancreatitis. These include a sentinel pancreatic event in a susceptible host that perpetuates a progressive low-grade injury, resulting in fibrosis and loss of physiologic function. Alternatively, several repeated injury events of acute pancreatitis may lead to chronic injury and fibrotic replacement of parenchymal tissue. In light of these two proposed mechanisms for chronic pancreatitis, several animal models have been developed to help target specific aspects of injury and disease progression for the study of chronic pancreatitis. One must be careful when using animal models to mimic disease states in humans. However, with careful attention to the limitations of the experimental model, it is possible to begin to understand aspects of this complex, multifaceted disease. There are likely multiple risk factors and progressive steps that lead to the histopathologic disease known as chronic pancreatitis. The animal model systems used most frequently are rodent models due to cost and the ease of genetic manipulation. However, for certain

References

- Etemad B, Whitcomb DC. Chronic pancreatitis: Diagnosis, classification, and new genetic developments. Gastroenterology 2001;120(3):682–707.
- **2** Shrikhande SV, Martignoni ME, Shrikhande M et al., Comparison of histological features and inflammatory cell reaction in alcoholic, idiopathic and tropical chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2003;90(12):1565–1572.
- **3** Whitcomb DC. Value of genetic testing in management of pancreatitis. Gut 2004;53:1710–1717.
- **4** Kubisch CH, Gukovsky I, Lugea A et al. Long-term ethanol consumption alters pancreatic gene expression in rats: a possible connection to pancreatic injury. Pancreas 2006;33(1):68–76.
- Zeng Y, Wang X, Zhang W, Wu K, Ma J. Hypertriglyceridemia aggravates ER stress and pathogenesis of acute pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 2012;59(119):2318–2326.
- **6** Alahari S, Mehmood R, Johnson CL, Pin CL. The absence of MIST1 leads to increased ethanol sensitivity and decreased activity of the unfolded protein response in mouse pancreatic acinar cells. PLoS ONE 2011;6(12):e28863.
- **7** Crews FT, Nixon K. Mechanisms of neurodegeneration and regeneration in alcoholism. Alcohol Alcohol 2009;44(2):115–127.
- 8 Pandey SC,Ugale R, Zhang H, Tang L, Prakash A. Brain chromatin remodeling: a novel mechanism of alcoholism. J Neurosci 2008;28(14):3729–3737.
- 9 Sakharkar AJ, Zhang H, Tang L, Shi G, Pandey SC. Histone deacetylases (HDAC)-induced histone modifications in the amygdala: a role in rapid tolerance to the anxiolytic effects of ethanol. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2012;36(1):61–71.

etiologies, such as CFTR disease, the rodent models do not mimic the human condition, and other models (such as the porcine or ferret model for CFTR) must be used.

Models focused on mechanical injury have been used to study chronic pancreatitis. These models use a partial or complete ligation of the pancreatic duct to induce and allow progression of the disease. This model is speciesspecific as duct obstruction in rats only induces a mild pancreatitis injury pattern. With the use of a secondary injury stimulus or sensitizing factor, progressive and severe injury can be induced which leads to a histopathologic tissue similar to that seen in the pancreas from humans with chronic pancreatitis. These models have been used to study the fibrogenic response. Chronic inflammation and fibrosis, with increases in collagen and fibronectin, have been observed in rats following chronic duct obstruction [53].

- 10 Eisses JF, Criscimanna A, Dionise ZR et al. Valproic acid limits pancreatic recovery after pancreatitis by inhibiting histone deacetylases and preventing acinar redifferentiation programs. Am J Pathol 2015;185(12):3304–3315.
- 11 Forsmark CE, Baillie J. AGA Institute Technical Review on Acute Pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2007;132(5):2022–2044.
- 12 Gerstner T, Büsing D, Bell N et al. Valproic acidinduced pancreatitis: 16 new cases and a review of the literature. J Gastroenterol 2007;42(1):39–48.
- 13 Bai HX, Ma MH, Orabi AI et al. Novel characterization of drug-associated pancreatitis in children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2011;53(4):423–428.
- 14 Walker RM, Smith GS, Barsoum NJ, Macallum GE. Preclinical toxicology of the anticonvulsant calcium valproate. Toxicology 1990;63(2):137–155.
- 15 Yadav D, Whitcomb DC. The role of alcohol and smoking in pancreatitis. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;7(3):131–145.
- 16 Papachristou GI, Papachristou DJ, Morinville VD, Slivka A, Whitcomb DC. Chronic alcohol consumption is a major risk factor for pancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101(11):2605–2610.
- 17 Coté GA, Yadav D, Slivka A et al. Alcohol and smoking as risk factors in an epidemiology study of patients with chronic pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9(3):266–273; quiz e27.
- 18 Orabi AI, Shah AU, Muili K et al. Ethanol enhances carbachol-induced protease activation and accelerates Ca²⁺ waves in isolated rat pancreatic acini. J Biol Chem 2011;286(16):14090–14097.

- **19** Mukherjee R, Criddle DN, Gukovskaya A, Pandol S, Petersen OH, Sutton R. Mitochondrial injury in pancreatitis. Cell Calcium 2008;44(1):14–23.
- **20** Odinokova IV, Sung KF, Mareninova OA, et al. Mechanisms regulating cytochrome c release in pancreatic mitochondria. Gut 2009;58(3):431–442.
- **21** Gukovsky I, Gukovskaya AS. Impaired autophagy underlies key pathological responses of acute pancreatitis. Autophagy 2010;6(3):428–429.
- 22 Lee AH, Chu GC, Iwakoshi NN, Glimcher LH. XBP-1 is required for biogenesis of cellular secretory machinery of exocrine glands. EMBO J 2005;24(24):4368–4380.
- 23 Kubisch CH, Logsdon CD. Endoplasmic reticulum stress and the pancreatic acinar cell. Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;2(2):249–260.
- 24 Gukovskaya AS, Mouria M, Gukovsky I et al. Ethanol metabolism and transcription factor activation in pancreatic acinar cells in rats. Gastroenterology 2002;122(1):106–118.
- **25** Gorelick FS. Alcohol and zymogen activation in the pancreatic acinar cell. Pancreas 2003;27(4):305–310.
- 26 Lu Z, Karne S, Kolodecik T, Gorelick FS. Alcohols enhance caerulein-induced zymogen activation in pancreatic acinar cells. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;282(3):G501–507.
- 27 Apte MV, Wilson JS, McCaughan GW et al. Ethanolinduced alterations in messenger RNA levels correlate with glandular content of pancreatic enzymes. J Lab Clin Med 1995;125(5):634–640.
- 28 Singhi AD, Pai RK, Kant JA et al. The histopathology of PRSS1 hereditary pancreatitis. Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(3):346–353.
- **29** Amann ST, Gates LK, Aston CE, Pandya A, Whitcomb DC. Expression and penetrance of the hereditary pancreatitis phenotype in monozygotic twins. Gut 2001;48(4):542–547.
- **30** Hoque R, Malik AF, Gorelick F, Mehal WZ. Sterile inflammatory response in acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2012;41(3):353–357.
- 31 Bhatia M, Brady M, Shokuhi S, Christmas S, Neoptolemos JP, Slavin J. Inflammatory mediators in acute pancreatitis. J Pathol 2000;190(2):117–125.
- **32** Sparmann G, Behrend S, Merkord J et al. Cytokine mRNA levels and lymphocyte infiltration in pancreatic tissue during experimental chronic pancreatitis induced by dibutyltin dichloride. Dig Dis Sci 2001;46(8):1647–1656.
- **33** Sakaguchi Y, Inaba M, Tsuda M et al. The Wistar Bonn Kobori rat, a unique animal model for autoimmune pancreatitis with extrapancreatic exocrinopathy. Clin Exp Immunol 2008;152(1):1–12.
- **34** Schmitz-Winnenthal H, Pietsch DH, Schimmack S et al. Chronic pancreatitis is associated with disease-

specific regulatory T-cell responses. Gastroenterology 2010;138(3):1178–1188.

- 35 Emmrich J, Weber I, Nausch M et al. Immunohistochemical characterization of the pancreatic cellular infiltrate in normal pancreas, chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic carcinoma. Digestion 1998;59(3):192–198.
- 36 Goecke H, Forssmann U, Uguccioni M et al. Macrophages infiltrating the tissue in chronic pancreatitis express the chemokine receptor CCR5. Surgery 2000;128(5):806–814.
- 37 Deng X, Wang L, Elm MS et al. Chronic alcohol consumption accelerates fibrosis in response to cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Am J Pathol 2005;166(1):93–106.
- 38 Folias AE, Penaranda C, Su AL, Bluestone JA, Hebrok M. Aberrant innate immune activation following tissue injury impairs pancreatic regeneration. PLoS ONE 2014;9(7):e102125.
- 39 Criscimanna A, Coudriet GM, Gittes GK, Piganelli JD, Esni F. Activated macrophages create lineage-specific microenvironments for pancreatic acinar-and beta-cell regeneration in mice. Gastroenterology 2014;147(5):1106–1118;e11.
- **40** Xue J, Sharma V, Hsieh MH et al. Alternatively activated macrophages promote pancreatic fibrosis in chronic pancreatitis. Nat Commun 2015;6:7158.
- **41** Apte MV, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Pancreatic stellate cells: a starring role in normal and diseased pancreas. Front Physiol 2012;3:344.
- **42** Apte MV, Wilson JS. Dangerous liaisons: pancreatic stellate cells and pancreatic cancer cells. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;27(suppl 2):69–74.
- 43 Apte MV, Wilson JS, Lugea A, Pandol SJ. A starring role for stellate cells in the pancreatic cancer microenvironment. Gastroenterology 2013;144(6):1210–1219.
- 44 Vonlaufen A, Phillips PA, Yang L et al. Isolation of quiescent human pancreatic stellate cells: a promising in vitro tool for studies of human pancreatic stellate cell biology. Pancreatology 2010;10(4):434–443.
- **45** Erkan M, Adler G, Apte MV et al. StellaTUM: current consensus and discussion on pancreatic stellate cell research. Gut 2012;61(2):172–178.
- 46 Masamune A, Shimosegawa T. Pancreatic stellate cells—multi-functional cells in the pancreas. Pancreatology 2013;13(2):102–105.
- 47 Pin CL, Ryan JF, Mehmood R. Acinar cell reprogramming: a clinically important target in pancreatic disease. Epigenomics 2015;7(2):267–281.
- 48 Reichert M, Rustgi AK. Pancreatic ductal cells in development, regeneration, and neoplasia. J Clin Invest 2011;121(12):4572–4578.

- **49** Omary MB, Lugea A, Lowe AW, Pandol SJ. The pancreatic stellate cell: a star on the rise in pancreatic diseases. J Clin Invest 2007;117(1):50–59.
- **50** Vonlaufen A, Joshi S, Qu C et al. Pancreatic stellate cells: partners in crime with pancreatic cancer cells. Cancer Res 2008;68(7):2085–2093.
- 51 Apte M, Pirola R, Wilson J. The fibrosis of chronic pancreatitis: new insights into the role of pancreatic stellate cells. Antioxid Redox Signal 2011;15(10):2711–2722.
- 52 Algül H, Treiber M, Lesina M, Schmid RM. Mechanisms of disease: chronic inflammation and cancer in the pancreas—a potential role for pancreatic stellate cells? Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007;4(8):454–462.
- **53** Yamamoto M, Otani M, Otsuki M. A new model of chronic pancreatitis in rats. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;291(4):G700–708.

Epidemiology and Pathophysiology of Alcoholic Chronic Pancreatitis

Atsushi Masamune and Tooru Shimosegawa

Division of Gastroenterology, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan

Introduction

The association between alcohol misuse and chronic pancreatitis has been recognized for a long time. As early as 1878, Friedrich [1] described "drunkard's pancreas" as chronic interstitial inflammation in the pancreas, which might result from alcohol misuse. In 1946, Comfort et al. [2] described the clinical presentation of chronic relapsing pancreatitis in subjects with alcohol misuse. Many studies thereafter established that alcohol misuse is a risk factor for the development of chronic pancreatitis [3–7]. However, unlike alcohol-induced liver injury, chronic pancreatitis develops in only a small portion of heavy drinkers and ethanol feeding alone does not cause pronounced pancreatic injury in animals [8]. It is therefore clear that additional genetic and/or environmental predisposing factors are required for the development of clinical chronic pancreatitis [9,10]. In this chapter we review the epidemiology and pathophysiology of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis.

Epidemiology of Alcoholic Chronic Pancreatitis

Historically, alcohol misuse was considered the leading cause of chronic pancreatitis and it still accounts for approximately 60–90% of cases in industrialized nations worldwide [11]. An epidemiologic study in France in 2006 showed that 84% of chronic pancreatitis cases could be attributed to alcohol misuse [12]. However, in recent years, it is reported that the proportion of cases attributable to alcohol misuse may be smaller than expected. The North American Pancreatitis Study 2 (NAPS2) showed that the frequency of alcoholic chronic pancrea-

titis at tertiary referral centers in the United States was 44.5% [11]. A report from Italy showed a shift in the etiologic profile of chronic pancreatitis [13]. Alcoholic chronic pancreatitis was the leading cause of chronic pancreatitis (74%) between 1971 and 1995, but the proportion decreased to 43% in patients evaluated between 2000 and 2006 [13]. These findings suggest that the contribution of alcohol misuse to the pathogenesis of chronic pancreatitis might have been overestimated [11]. Referral bias might exist in tertiary referral centers and accurate assessment of alcohol exposure to determine the association with chronic pancreatitis is challenging because self-reports about alcohol consumption are usually unreliable [14]. On the other hand, in Asia, alcohol misuse accounted for 69.7% of chronic pancreatitis cases in Japan in 2011 [15]. Idiopathic pancreatitis was the most common type in India (tropical pancreatitis) and accounted for approximately 70% of the chronic pancreatitis cases [16]. In China, 35% of the chronic pancreatitis cases were alcoholic [17]. Importantly, alcohol consumption has been stable or decreasing in many North American and European countries as well as in Japan, whereas it has been increasing in India and China [16,17]. It would be of interest to see whether the trends in alcohol consumption affect the burden of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in India and China in the future.

Many studies have attempted to clarify the dose– response relationship between alcohol consumption and pancreatitis [4–6,18]. The first study on this topic was published by Durbec and Sarles in 1978 [4]. They reported that the logarithm of the relative risk of chronic pancreatitis increased linearly as a function of the quantity of alcohol and protein consumed. In the NAPS2, the association between alcohol consumption and pancreatitis was evaluated in 540 cases and 695 controls [6]. Logistic regression analyses revealed a significant

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

40

association between alcohol and chronic pancreatitis only in the very heavy drinkers who consumed \geq 5 alcoholic drinks per day (odds ratio 3.1). In another case– control study [19], among patients with onset of chronic pancreatitis after the age of 35, alcohol intake, even less than 50 g/day, induced earlier disease characterized by more frequent severe pain, calcification, and complications such as pseudocysts. In a Japanese case–control study [18], compared with nondrinkers, the odds ratios (95% confidence interval [CI]) for alcohol consumption of $\leq 20 \sim \langle 40 \text{ g/day}, \leq 40 \sim \langle 60 \text{ g/day}, \leq 60 \sim \langle 80 \text{ g/day}, \leq 80 \sim \langle 100 \text{ g/day}, \text{ and } \geq 100 \text{ g/day}$ were 2.6 (95% CI: 1.2– 5.5), 3.2 (95% CI: 1.5–7.1), 9.2 (95% CI: 4.1–20.3), 13.0 (95% CI: 5.3–31.6), and 19.6 (95% CI: 8.2–46.8), respectively.

In 2015, Samokhvalov et al. [20] reported a systematic review and meta-analysis of four studies (three case-control and one cohort studies) including the NAPS2 [6] and the Japanese case-control study [18] to assess the risk of pancreatitis and alcohol consumption. They showed that the risk of chronic pancreatitis increased monotonically according to the average alcohol consumption with no identifiable threshold in men (relative risks (95% CI) at 25 g/day = 1.58 (95% CI: 1.32–1.90); 50 g/day = 2.51 (95% CI: 1.74–3.61); 75 g/day = 3.97 (95% CI: 2.30–6.85); 100 g/ day = 6.29 (95% CI: 3.04–13.02)) (Fig. 40.1). The risks calculated in the meta-analysis might be somewhat lower than those in the Japanese study [18]. One explanation may be related to genetic differences: a high proportion of Japanese individuals have a relative deficiency of alcohol dehydrogenase (ADH) and/or aldehyde dehydrogenase, resulting in higher blood levels of alcohol and/or acetaldehyde [21]. Another explanation may be the difference in body size between Japanese individuals and those from Western countries.



Figure 40.1 Amounts of daily alcohol consumption and risk of chronic pancreatitis. *Source:* Based on data from [20].

It is well known that alcoholic chronic pancreatitis is predominantly a disease of men; 90–95% of the patients diagnosed with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis are male [22]. However, alcohol misuse is also an important health problem in women. Because of the increase in alcohol consumption by women in recent years the incidence of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in women has been increasing in some countries, as reported for the Netherlands [23]. Importantly, it has been shown that susceptible women might develop alcoholic chronic pancreatitis with shorter duration of alcohol consumption and lower cumulative amounts of alcohol consumption than men [24].

Pathophysiology

To date, several pathophysiologic mechanisms linking alcohol consumption and pancreatic injury have been suggested. These are described in the following sections [25–28].

Ethanol Metabolism in the Pancreas

Pancreatic acinar cells are the main source of ethanol metabolism. Two pathways of ethanol metabolism have been described in pancreatic acinar cells: oxidative and nonoxidative pathways [29,30]. Ethanol oxidation involves the conversion of ethanol to acetaldehyde and acetate, a reaction catalyzed by ADH and cytochrome P450 2E1. The nonoxidative pathway of ethanol metabolism involves the esterification of ethanol with fatty acids to form fatty acid ethyl esters (FAEE) such as palmitic acid ethyl ester. This reaction is catalyzed by FAEE synthases. FAEE synthase activity in the pancreas is much greater than that in the liver, whereas pancreatic ADH and cytochrome P450 2E1 activities are low [29]. Therefore, the dominant nonoxidative metabolism is a characteristic feature of ethanol metabolism in the pancreas. It has been shown that ethanol intake results in the accumulation of FAEE in the blood and in several organs, with the highest concentrations in the pancreas [31]. FAEE synthases in the pancreas have not yet been fully characterized, but possible candidates include pancreatic triglyceride lipase and carboxyl ester lipase [32]. Patients with pancreatic diseases released FAEE synthase into their plasma in amounts proportional to those of amylase and lipase [33].

Effects of Ethanol and its Metabolites on the Pancreas

Major targets of ethanol's actions in the pancreas include the sphincter of Oddi, pancreatic ductal cells, pancreatic acinar cells and pancreatic stellate cells (PSC) [25–28].

344 Chapter 40

Animal studies showed an ethanol-induced spasmogenic effect on the sphincter of Oddi leading to occlusion of the main pancreatic duct (large duct), but both ethanolinduced decreased and increased Oddi activities have been reported in humans [25]. In the 1970s, the protein plug theory was proposed: alcoholic pancreatitis was thought to be caused by the blockade of small pancreatic ducts by protein plugs which were formed by the precipitation of secreted pancreatic proteins [34]. Thereafter, the focus of research has shifted to pancreatic acinar cells *in vitro* and *ex vivo*.

In Vitro and ex vivo Studies

Ethanol might affect several aspects of homeostasis in pancreatic acinar cells. It induces a sustained elevation of the intracellular calcium levels [35] and increases the synthesis of digestive enzymes [36] (Box 40.1). It also increases the fragility of zymogen granules [37] and lysosomes [38], which sequester lysosomal enzymes such as cathepsin B within the cells. Mitochondrial dysfunction might play a role in ethanol-induced necrosis of the pancreatic acinar cells [39]. Some of these effects are mediated by metabolites of ethanol such as acetaldehyde and FAEE rather than ethanol itself. Gukovskaya et al. [29] showed that ethanol might regulate nuclear factor- κ B (NF κ B) and activator protein-1 (AP-1), the key transcription factors regulating the gene expression of

Box 40.1 Effects of ethanol and its metabolites on pancreatic cells

Pancreatic acinar cells

- Sustained elevation of intracellular calcium level [35]
- Increased synthesis of digestive enzymes [36]
- Increased fragility of zymogen granules and lysosomes [37,38]
- Mitochondrial dysfunction [39]
- Activation of transcription factors NFκB and AP-1 [29]
- Impaired autophagy through depletion of LAMP-2 [43]
- Impaired regeneration [55]

Pancreatic ductal cells

- Protein plug formation [34]
- CFTR dysfunction [56]

Pancreatic stellate cells

- Activation (as assessed by increased α-smooth muscle actin expression) [46]
- Extracellular matrix synthesis (type I collagen) [45]
- Interleukin-8 production [46]

inflammatory responses and cell survival. FAEE activate NF κ B and AP-1, whereas ethanol and acetaldehyde inhibit NF κ B activation. Thus, ethanol may regulate the activation of NF κ B and AP-1 positively or negatively, depending on which metabolic pathway predominates. These effects may play a role in the ethanol-induced toxicity in the pancreas. Interestingly, ethanol and its metabolites altered the cholecystokinin 8-induced activation of these transcription factors [40]. As we will describe later, this may be a mechanism by which ethanol sensitizes pancreatic acinar cells to pancreatitis.

Recently, the pathophysiologic roles of autophagy have attracted the attention of researchers. Autophagy comprises several intracellular pathways of lysosome-mediated degradation and recycling of organelles, long-lived proteins, and lipids [41]. Evidence from animal models showed that autophagy is impaired in pancreatitis and lysosome dysfunction might be involved [42]. Fortunato et al. [43] reported that the combination of ethanol exposure and endotoxemia resulted in the depletion of several lysosomal proteins, including lysosomal-associated membrane protein-2 (LAMP-2), a protein required for the proper fusion of autophagosomes with lysosomes. LAMP-2 depletion was correlated with a switch from apoptotic to necrotic cell death. Importantly, human patients with ethanolic pancreatitis also exhibited local LAMP-2 depletion, indicating the crucial roles of LAMP-2 and autophagy in acinar cell death in humans.

A major breakthrough in this research field was the identification and characterization of PSC, a major effector cell type in pancreatic fibrosis, in 1998 [44]. *In vitro* culture of PSC provides a useful and unique platform to investigate the molecular mechanisms of alcohol-induced pancreatic fibrosis. Ethanol and its metabolites induced the activation, extracellular matrix production, and chemokine expression in PSC, leading to the perpetuated activation of PSC and pancreatic fibrosis [45,46].

In vivo Studies

Although a number of *in vitro* and *ex vivo* studies have shown the effects of ethanol and its metabolites on pancreatic cells, *in vivo* studies have shown that feeding ethanol to rats and mice even for a long time, with either liquid diet or continuous intragastric infusion, did not cause prominent injury to the pancreas [8,47,48]. Chronic ethanol feeding by the Lieber–DeCarli pairfeeding model [47] induces a number of metabolic changes in acinar cells, including an increase in the content of digestive enzymes and lysosomal enzymes and in the fragility of zymogen granules and lysosomes. However, chronic pathologic changes resembling chronic pancreatitis did not develop. On the other hand, chronic ethanol exposure sensitizes the pancreas to other insults. Pancreatitis developed in rats that had received an ethanol-containing diet in response to low doses of cholecystokinin octapeptide or its analog caerulein, which do not cause pancreatitis by themselves [40]. The sensitization was accompanied by increased NFκB activation and the upregulation of proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines in the pancreas [40]. A combination of short-term administration of caerulein and long-term intraperitoneal administration of ethanol led to the activation of PSC and fibroinflammatory responses in the pancreas [49]. Chronic ethanol consumption accelerated pancreatic fibrosis in response to caerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats [50].

The findings in animal studies support the concept that, in humans, ethanol misuse alone does not cause chronic pancreatitis and additional cofactors such as smoking and genetic factors are required for the development of chronic pancreatitis in susceptible humans [9,10]. Animal studies have suggested that endotoxin in the microbiota might be such a cofactor. Gut permeability is increased in alcoholics, allowing translocation of Gram-negative bacteria across the mucosal barrier and allowing bacterial endotoxins to enter the circulation. A combination of Lieber-DeCarli ethanol-enriched diet and repeated injection of lipopolysaccharide (LPS) developed acute acinar cell injury, activation of PSC, and fibrosis [51]. Repeated LPS injection caused pancreatic fibrosis in ethanol-fed rats, but not in rats fed the control diet. When ethanol administration was continued, the activation of PSC and fibrosis persisted, but resolved soon after ethanol was discontinued [52]. Conversely, continued alcohol intake perpetuates pancreatic injury by inhibiting apoptosis and promoting the activation of PSC. These findings indicate the importance of abstinence to prevent the progression of acute pancreatitis to chronic pancreatitis [53].

Gukovsky et al. [8] reported that ethanol dramatically aggravated the pathologic effects of the combination of cyclosporine A and caerulein. In ethanol-fed, but not control diet-fed, animals, the combined treatment of cyclosporine A and caerulein resulted in severe pancreatic injury that displayed three key responses of human alcoholic chronic pancreatitis: loss of parenchyma, sustained inflammation, and fibrosis. On the other hand, for the repair of the exocrine pancreas, acinar cells could act as progenitor cells; mature acinar cells undergo dedifferentiation and redifferentiation back to the differentiated phenotype [54]. Clemens and Jerrells [55] reported that chronic ethanol administration delayed the structural and functional regeneration of the pancreas in mice. The delayed regeneration was associated with the decreased expression of pancreatic developmental factors including PDX-1. These findings suggest that ethanol might

impair the recovery from acute pancreatic injury, thus facilitating the progression from acute pancreatic injury to chronic pancreatitis.

Recent studies have highlighted again the role of the pancreatic duct in the pathogenesis of alcohol-induced pancreatitis. Maléth et al. [56] showed that alcohol disrupted the expression, folding at the endoplasmic reticulum, and function of the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) in pancreatic ductal cells. CFTR knockout mice given ethanol or fatty acids developed more severe pancreatitis than mice not given ethanol or fatty acids.

Co-Predisposing Factors for the Development of Alcoholic Chronic Pancreatitis

The fact that only 1–5% of heavy drinkers develop pancreatitis [57] indicates that alcoholic pancreatitis is not caused by chronic alcohol misuse alone [9,10]. Some individuals may develop alcoholic pancreatitis with alcohol intake as low as 20 g/day, whereas most individuals do not develop pancreatitis no matter how much they drink or how long. Therefore, additional genetic and/or environmental factors such as cigarette smoking, high lipid diet, and gut microbiota [9,10,51] are required for the development of clinical chronic pancreatitis.

Most of the patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis are smokers and smoking has been established as an independent risk factor for the development of chronic pancreatitis [9,10,58]. Attention has been paid to identifying individuals at high risk of pancreatitis, and genetic studies might be useful to identify such individuals. The association between alcoholic chronic pancreatitis and pancreatitis susceptibility genes such as PRSS1, SPINK1, and CTRC has been shown in some studies, but the association exists primarily with nonalcoholic chronic pancreatitis [59]. Polymorphisms in the alcohol-metabolizing enzymes have been studied in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis [60,61]. The frequency of the ADH1B*2 allele was significantly higher in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis compared with alcoholic subjects. The frequency of the ALDH2*2 allele was significantly lower in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis and in alcoholic subjects compared with healthy controls [60,61]. However, most of the studies have come from East Asia, and the data in Caucasians is very limited.

Genome-wide or exome-wide approaches overcome the limitations of a candidate gene approach, enabling the discovery of new and unsuspected pancreatitis susceptibility genes. A genome-wide study from North America has shown that the polymorphisms in the trypsin locus **346** *Chapter 40*

(*PRSS1* rs10273639) and the claudin 2 locus (*CLDN2-RIPPLY1-MORC4* locus rs7057398 and rs12688220) conferred an increased risk of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis, but not with alcohol-associated cirrhosis or alcohol dependence [62]. The association of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis with polymorphisms in these loci has been replicated in Europe, Japan, and India [63–65], indicating that these polymorphisms are susceptible to alcoholic chronic pancreatitis worldwide. In such individuals at

References

- 1 Friedrich N. Diseases of the pancreas. In: Ziemssen H, ed. Cyclopedia of the Practice of Medicine. New York: William Wood, 1878.
- 2 Comfort MW, Gambill EE, Baggenstoss AH. Chronic relapsing pancreatitis; a study of twenty-nine cases without associated disease of the biliary or gastrointestinal tract. Gastroenterology 1946;6:239–285.
- 3 Ammann RW, Heitz PU, Klöppel G. Course of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis: a prospective clinicomorphological long-term study. Gastroenterology 1996;111:224–231.
- 4 Durbec JP, Sarles H. Multicenter survey of the etiology of pancreatic diseases. Relationship between the relative risk of developing chronic pancreatitis and alcohol, protein and lipid consumption. Digestion 1978;18:337–350.
- 5 Kristiansen L, Grønbaek M, Becker U et al. Risk of pancreatitis according to alcohol drinking habits: a population-based cohort study. Am J Epidemiol 2008;168:932–937.
- 6 Yadav D, Hawes RH, Brand RE et al. Alcohol consumption, cigarette smoking, and the risk of recurrent acute and chronic pancreatitis. Arch Intern Med 2009;169:1035–1045.
- 7 Yadav D, Lowenfels AB. The epidemiology of pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2013;144:1252–1261.
- **8** Gukovsky I, Lugea A, Shahsahebi M et al. A rat model reproducing key pathological responses of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2008;294:G68–79.
- **9** Whitcomb DC. Gene–environment factors that contribute to alcoholic pancreatitis in humans. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;21;S52–S55.
- 10 Whitcomb DC, Frulloni L, Garg P et al. Chronic pancreatitis: An international draft consensus proposal for a new mechanistic definition. Pancreatology 2016;16:218–224.
- 11 Coté GA, Yadav D, Slivka A et al. Alcohol and smoking as risk factors in an epidemiology study of patients with chronic pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9:266–273.

risk, lower levels of alcohol consumption might not be safe. Very recently, another genome-wide association study showed a novel association between alcoholic chronic pancreatitis and polymorphisms in the genes encoding fucosyltransferase 2 nonsecretor status (*FUT2* locus rs632111 and rs601338) and blood group B (*ABO* locus rs8176693) [66]. Obviously, further studies are required to clarify the underlying cellular events in the presence of these susceptibility polymorphisms.

- 12 Lévy P, Domínguez-Muñoz E, Imrie C et al. Epidemiology of chronic pancreatitis: burden of the disease and consequences. United European Gastroenterol J 2014;2:345–354.
- 13 Frulloni L, Gabbrielli A, Pezzilli R et al. Chronic pancreatitis: report from a multicenter Italian survey (PanCroInfAISP) on 893 patients. Dig Liver Dis 2009;41:311–317.
- 14 Stockwell T, Donath S, Cooper-Stanbury M et al. Under-reporting of alcohol consumption in household surveys: a comparison of quantity-frequency, graduated-frequency and recent recall. Addiction 2004;99:1024–1033.
- 15 Hirota M, Shimosegawa T, Masamune A et al. The seventh nationwide epidemiological survey for chronic pancreatitis in Japan: clinical significance of smoking habit in Japanese patients. Pancreatology 2014;14:490–496.
- **16** Garg PK. Chronic pancreatitis in India and Asia. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2012;14:118–124.
- 17 Wang LW, Li ZS, Li SD et al. Prevalence and clinical features of chronic pancreatitis in China: a retrospective multicenter analysis over 10 years. Pancreas 2009;38:248–254.
- 18 Kume K, Masamune A, Ariga H et al. Alcohol consumption and the risk for developing pancreatitis: a case-control study in Japan. Pancreas 2015;44:53–58.
- 19 Lankisch MR, Imoto M, Layer P et al. The effect of small amounts of alcohol on the clinical course of chronic pancreatitis. Mayo Clin Proc 2001;76:242–251.
- **20** Samokhvalov AV, Rehm J, Roerecke M. Alcohol consumption as a risk factor for acute and chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review and a series of meta-analyses. EBioMedicine 2015;2:1996–2002.
- 21 Higuchi S, Matsushita S, Murayama M et al. Alcohol and aldehyde dehydrogenase polymorphisms and the risk for alcoholism. Am J Psychiatry 1995;152:1219–1221.
- 22 Jupp J, Fine D, Johnson CD. The epidemiology and socioeconomic impact of chronic pancreatitis. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2010;24:219–231.

- 23 Spanier BW, Dijkgraaf MG, Bruno MJ. Trends and forecasts of hospital admissions for acute and chronic pancreatitis in the Netherlands. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;20:653–658.
- 24 Masamune A, Kume K, Shimosegawa T. Sex and age differences in alcoholic pancreatitis in Japan: a multicenter nationwide survey. Pancreas 2013;42:578–583.
- 25 Apte MV, Wilson JS. Alcohol-induced pancreatic injury. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2003;17:593–612.
- 26 Apte MV, Pirola RC, Wilson JS. Mechanisms of alcoholic pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;25:1816–1826.
- 27 Pandol SJ, Lugea A, Mareninova OA et al. Investigating the pathobiology of alcoholic pancreatitis. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2011;35:830–837.
- 28 Clemens DL, Schneider KJ, Arkfeld CK et al. Alcoholic pancreatitis: New insights into the pathogenesis and treatment. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 2016;7:48–58.
- 29 Gukovskaya AS, Mouria M, Gukovsky I et al. Ethanol metabolism and transcription factor activation in pancreatic acinar cells in rats. Gastroenterology 2002;122:106–118.
- **30** Wilson JS, Apte MV. Role of alcohol metabolism in alcoholic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2003;27:311–315.
- **31** Laposata EA, Lange LG. Presence of nonoxidative ethanol metabolism in human organs commonly damaged by ethanol abuse. Science 1986;231:497–499.
- 32 Haber PS, Apte MV, Moran C et al. Non-oxidative metabolism of ethanol by rat pancreatic acini. Pancreatology 2003;4:82–89.
- **33** Aleryani S, Kabakibi A, Cluette-Brown J et al. Fatty acid ethyl ester synthase, an enzyme for nonoxidative ethanol metabolism, is present in serum after liver and pancreatic injury. Clin Chem 1996;42:24–27.
- 34 Sarles H. Chronic calcifying pancreatitis—chronic alcoholic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1974;66:604–616.
- **35** Criddle DN, Murphy J, Fistetto G et al. Fatty acid ethyl esters cause pancreatic calcium toxicity via inositol trisphosphate receptors and loss of ATP synthesis. Gastroenterology 2006;130:781–793.
- **36** Apte MV, Wilson JS, McCaughan GW et al. Ethanolinduced alterations in messenger RNA levels correlate with glandular content of pancreatic enzymes. J Lab Clin Med 1995;125:634–640.
- 37 Haber PS, Wilson JS, Apte MV et al. Chronic ethanol consumption increases the fragility of rat pancreatic zymogen granules. Gut 1994;35:1474–1478.
- **38** Wilson JS, Apte MV, Thomas MC et al. Effects of ethanol, acetaldehyde and cholesteryl esters on pancreatic lysosomes. Gut 1992;33:1099–1104.

- **39** Shalbueva N, Mareninova OA, Gerloff A et al. Effects of oxidative alcohol metabolism on the mitochondrial permeability transition pore and necrosis in a mouse model of alcoholic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2013;144:437–446.
- **40** Pandol SJ, Periskic S, Gukovsky I et al. Ethanol diet increases the sensitivity of rats to pancreatitis induced by cholecystokinin octapeptide. Gastroenterology 1999;117:706–716.
- **41** Mizushima N. Autophagy: process and function. Genes Dev 2007;21:2861–2873.
- **42** Gukovskaya AS, Gukovsky I. Autophagy and pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2012;303:G993–G1003.
- **43** Fortunato F, Bürgers H, Bergmann F et al. Impaired autolysosome formation correlates with Lamp-2 depletion: role of apoptosis, autophagy, and necrosis in pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2009;137:350–360.
- **44** Erkan M, Adler G, Apte MV et al. StellaTUM: current consensus and discussion on pancreatic stellate cell research. Gut 2012;61:172–178.
- **45** Apte MV, Phillips PA, Fahmy RG et al. Does alcohol directly stimulate pancreatic fibrogenesis? Studies with rat pancreatic stellate cells. Gastroenterology 2000;118:780–794.
- **46** Masamune A, Satoh A, Watanabe T et al. Effects of ethanol and its metabolites on human pancreatic stellate cells. Dig Dis Sci 2010;55:204–211.
- 47 Lieber CS, DeCarli LM. The feeding of ethanol in liquid diets. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 1986;10:550–553.
- **48** Wilson JS, Apte MV. Role of alcohol metabolism in alcoholic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2003;27:311–315.
- **49** Charrier AL, Brigstock DR. Connective tissue growth factor production by activated pancreatic stellate cells in mouse alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Lab Invest 2010;90:1179–1188.
- **50** Deng X, Wang L, Elm MS et al. Chronic alcohol consumption accelerates fibrosis in response to cerulein-induced pancreatitis in rats. Am J Pathol 2005;166:93–106.
- **51** Vonlaufen A, Xu Z, Daniel B et al. Bacterial endotoxin: a trigger factor for alcoholic pancreatitis? Evidence from a novel, physiologically relevant animal model. Gastroenterology 2007;133:1293–1303.
- 52 Vonlaufen A, Phillips PA, Xu Z et al. Withdrawal of alcohol promotes regression while continued alcohol intake promotes persistence of LPS-induced pancreatic injury in alcohol-fed rats. Gut 2011;60:238–246.
- 53 Sankaran SJ, Xiao AY, Wu LM et al. Frequency of progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis and risk factors: a meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2015;149:1490–1500.
- **54** Jensen JN, Cameron E, Garay MV et al. Recapitulation of elements of embryonic development in adult mouse

pancreatic regeneration. Gastroenterology 2005;128:728–741.

- 55 Clemens DL, Jerrells TR. Ethanol consumption potentiates viral pancreatitis and may inhibit pancreas regeneration: preliminary findings. Alcohol 2004;33:183–189.
- 56 Maléth J, Balázs A, Pallagi P et al. Alcohol disrupts levels and function of the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator to promote development of pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;148:427–439;e16.
- 57 Lankisch PG, Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P. What is the risk of alcoholic pancreatitis in heavy drinkers? Pancreas 2002;25:411–412.
- 58 Andriulli A, Botteri E, Almasio PL et al. Smoking as a cofactor for causation of chronic pancreatitis: a meta-analysis. Pancreas 2010;39:1205–1210.
- **59** Aghdassi AA, Weiss FU, Mayerle J et al. Genetic susceptibility factors for alcohol-induced chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2015;15:S23–31.
- **60** Yokoyama A, Mizukami T, Matsui T et al. Genetic polymorphisms of alcohol dehydrogenase-1B and aldehyde dehydrogenase-2 and liver cirrhosis, chronic calcific pancreatitis, diabetes mellitus, and

hypertension among Japanese alcoholic men. Alcohol Clin Exp Res 2013;37:1391–1401.

- **61** Shimosegawa T, Kume K, Masamune A. SPINK1 gene mutations and pancreatitis in Japan. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;21:S47–51.
- 62 Whitcomb DC, LaRusch J, Krasinskas AM et al. Common genetic variants in the CLDN2 and PRSS1-PRSS2 loci alter risk for alcohol-related and sporadic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2012;44:1349–1354.
- **63** Derikx MH, Kovacs P, Scholz M et al. Polymorphisms at PRSS1-PRSS2 and CLDN2-MORC4 loci associate with alcoholic and non-alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in a European replication study. Gut 2015;64:1426–1433.
- 64 Masamune A, Nakano E, Hamada S et al. Common variants at PRSS1-PRSS2 and CLDN2-MORC4 loci associate with chronic pancreatitis in Japan. Gut 2015;64:1345–1346.
- **65** Giri AK, Midha S, Banerjee P et al. Common variants in CLDN2 and MORC4 genes confer disease susceptibility in patients with chronicpancreatitis. PLoS ONE 2016;11:e0147345.
- 66 Weiss FU, Schurmann C, Teumer A et al. ABO blood type B and fucosyltransferase 2 non-secretor status as genetic risk factors for chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2016;65:353–354.

Pain Mechanisms in Chronic Pancreatitis

Pierluigi di Sebastiano, Tommaso Grottola, and Francesco F. di Mola

Surgical Oncology, ASL-2 Abruzzo, "SS Annunziata" Hospital, Chieti, Italy

Introduction

Chronic pancreatitis used to be defined as a continuing inflammatory disease of the pancreas, characterized by irreversible morphological change, and typically causing pain and/or permanent loss of function. Recently, however, a new mechanistic definition has been proposed: "Chronic pancreatitis is a pathologic fibro-inflammatory syndrome of the pancreas in individuals with genetic, environmental and/or other risk factors who develop persistent pathologic responses to parenchymal injury or stress" [1]. This definition recognizes the complex nature of chronic pancreatitis, separates risk factors from disease activity markers and disease endpoints, and allows for a rational approach to early diagnosis, classification, and prognosis. About 65-70% of chronic pancreatitis cases are attributed to alcohol abuse. The remaining cases are classified as idiopathic chronic pancreatitis (ICP; 20-25%) and include tropical pancreatitis, which is a major cause of childhood chronic pancreatitis in tropical regions, or unusual causes such as hereditary pancreatitis, cystic fibrosis, and chronic pancreatitis-associated metabolic and congenital factors or autoimmune disorders [2,3]. Chronic pancreatitis is characterized by progressive remodeling processes leading to the replacement of the exocrine parenchyma by extensive fibrosis. However, the most clinically relevant feature is recurrent upper abdominal pain. Pain can be so intense and long-lasting that the follow-up care of patients is difficult and frustrating [3] and many patients become addicted to narcotics.

Three different typical pain profiles during the evolution of chronic pancreatitis have been described: (i) acute intense pain associated with repeated episodes of acute pancreatitis (acinar necrosis) in early stages, (ii) spontaneous lasting pain relief in association with severe pancreatic dysfunction in late stage of uncomplicated chronic pancreatitis, and (iii) persistent severe pain (or frequent recurrent episodes of pain) usually in association with local complications such as pseudocysts, ductal hypertension, or extrapancreatic complications such as partial obstruction of the common bile duct, peptic ulcer, and opiate addiction [4]. Several hypotheses have been advanced to explain pain genesis in chronic pancreatitis, including pancreatic and extrapancreatic causes. Today we have evidence for peripheral and central nervous system (CNS) involvement during chronic pancreatitis. It is believed that following injury, rapid and long-term changes occur in parts of the CNS that are involved in the transmission and modulation of pain (nociceptive information). A central mechanism in the spinal cord called "wind-up," also referred to as hypersensitivity or hyperexcitability, may occur. Wind-up occurs when repeated, prolonged, noxious stimulation causes the dorsal horn nerves to transmit progressively increasing numbers of pain impulses. This abnormal processing of pain within the peripheral nervous system and CNS may become independent of the original painful event in chronic pancreatitis [5].

Extrapancreatic Pain

Bile duct stenosis and duodenal stenosis due to extensive pancreatic fibrosis and inflammation have been considered extrapancreatic causes of pain [6]. Becker and Mischke described a pathologic condition named "groove pancreatitis" in 19.5% of 600 patients with chronic pancreatitis [7]. This is characterized by the formation of a scar plate between the head of the pancreas and the duodenum. A scar in the groove is said to lead to complications that are determined by the topography: disturbance in the motility of the duodenum, stenosis of

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

the duodenum, and tubular stenosis of the common bile duct, occasionally leading to obstructive jaundice. These alterations are suggested to be responsible for several symptoms present in chronic pancreatitis and for postprandial pain due to the compression of nerves and ganglia located between the pancreatic head and the duodenum [8].

Pancreatic Pain

Many investigators have related the origin of pain to increased pressure in pancreatic ducts and tissue [9-12]. The "ductal hypertension hypothesis" as an explanation for pain in chronic pancreatitis is supported by observations that decompression of a dilated pancreatic duct or pseudocyst frequently relieves pain [13]. According to this hypothesis, administration of pancreatic enzymes reduces pancreas juice production in patients with chronic pancreatitis, producing lower intraductal pressure and thereby reducing pain. Interestingly, pancreatic insufficiency appearing in the late stage of the disease may be accompanied by reduction or complete relief of pain, thus suggesting that the disease can burn itself out [8]. However, the "burn-out theory" in chronic pancreatitis has been questioned by epidemiologic data which show that pain in many patients with chronic pancreatitis continues despite pancreatic insufficiency, the appearance of calcifications, alcohol withdrawal, or pancreatic surgery. In fact, it has been estimated that around 30% of the patients treated with decompressive surgery exhibit recurrent attacks of pain [14].

In addition, octreotide, a somatostatin analog which strongly inhibits pancreatic secretion and therefore should interrupt the postulated pain cycle described, failed to significantly reduce the pain syndrome in many patients with chronic pancreatitis [15]. In addition, Manes et al. found no relationship between pain score and pancreatic pressure, although the intrapancreatic pressure was positively correlated with ductal changes, and they concluded that pancreatic parenchymal pressure is not closely related to pain in chronic pancreatitis [12]. Another hypothesis suggests that pain is induced when increased pancreatic ductal and parenchymal pressure produce a compartment syndrome that causes ischemia [16]. This hypothesis is supported by experimental studies [17] that show increased interstitial pressure correlates with decreased blood flow in a feline model of chronic pancreatitis. These abnormalities were reversed by surgical incision of the gland and draining the pancreatic duct, but were affected minimally by stenting the pancreatic duct. This would suggest that incision of the gland may be more important in relieving pain than ductal drainage. In addition, different studies [18,19] revealed that the degree of pancreatic fibrosis has no significant influence on pain generation since no correlation between the degree of fibrosis and intensity of pain could be demonstrated. Pseudocysts of the pancreas can cause intense pain in patients with chronic pancreatitis. In the majority of cases (60%) treatment with octreotide results in a reduction in size and in the eventual disappearance of the pseudocysts together with reduction of pain [20]. Enlargement of pseudocysts, causing compression of adjacent structures, might be a mechanism for pain generation.

Several authors have described patients with chronic pancreatitis associated with autoimmune diseases. Sarles et al. [21] described a type of chronic pancreatitis that might be caused by an autoimmune mechanism and termed it "primary inflammatory sclerosis of the pancreas." Yoshida and colleagues [22] reported a similar case and proposed that pancreatitis with these characteristics has to be considered as autoimmune pancreatitis. Current accepted terminology for this condition is lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis or autoimmune pancreatitis [22,23]. Pain is often associated with this type of inflammation although the genesis of this clinical symptom has not yet been investigated.

Neural Remodeling

Neurogenic inflammation as a result of pancreatic inflammation and neural remodeling has recently been linked to both acute and chronic pathological conditions of the pancreas. Neurogenic inflammation encompasses a series of vascular and nonvascular inflammatory responses, triggered by the activation of primary sensory neurons (C- or A δ -type nerve fibers) and the subsequent release of inflammatory neuropeptides, including substance P (SP) and calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP), and has been validated in human as well as in animal models of acute and chronic pancreatic damage [24,25]. Pancreatic and central changes can be distinguished.

Pancreatic Changes

Keith et al. suggested initially that neural and perineural alterations might be important in pain pathogenesis in chronic pancreatitis [26]. They concluded that pain severity correlated with the duration of alcohol consumption, pancreatic calcification, and the percentage of eosinophils in perineural inflammatory cell infiltrates, but not with duct dilatation.

A subsequent study demonstrated an increase in both number and diameter of pancreatic nerve fibers in the course of chronic pancreatitis [27]. In tissue specimens from patients with chronic pancreatitis, foci of chronic inflammatory cells were often found surrounding pancreatic nerves (called pancreatic neuritis), which by electron microscopic analysis exhibit a damaged perineurium and invasion by lymphocytes. The changed pattern of intrinsic and possibly extrinsic innervation of the pancreas in chronic pancreatitis suggested that there could be an upregulation of neuropeptides that usually populate those enlarged nerves. In fact, a further study [28] showed that there were striking changes in peptidergic nerves in chronic pancreatitis. The changes consisted of an intensification of immunostaining for CGRP and SP in numerous nerve fibers. Because both of these peptides are generally regarded as pain neurotransmitters, these findings provided evidence for direct involvement of pancreatic nerves in the long-lasting pain syndrome in chronic pancreatitis.

Later reports [23,29] revealed that the presence of growth-associated protein-43 (GAP-43), an established marker of neuronal plasticity, directly correlated with the pain scores in patients with chronic pancreatitis. GAP-43 is a neuronal protein known to be involved in the development of axonal growth cones and presynaptic terminals, and mRNA and protein levels of GAP-43 are increased after neuronal lesions. In the chronically inflamed human pancreas, enzymatic and double fluorescence immunohistochemistry reveals a significant expression of GAP-43 in the majority of pancreatic nerve fibers. These immunohistochemical findings correlated with clinical and pathological findings in patients with chronic pancreatitis, including the parenchyma-fibrosis ratio and the degree of perineural immune cell infiltration. Furthermore, a strong relationship with individual pain scores was present. The infiltration of pancreatic nerves by immune cells is significantly related to pain intensity, whereas pain scores do not correlate with the degree of pancreatic fibrosis or with the duration of the disease.

The demonstration of a direct relationship between the degree of perineural inflammation and the clinical pain syndrome strongly supports the hypothesis of "neuroimmune interaction" as an important, if not predominant, factor in pain generation in patients with chronic pancreatitis.

An interesting question concerns the mechanisms that contribute to the enlargement of pancreatic nerves. A recent study analyzed the expression of nerve growth factor (NGF) and one of its receptors (TrkA) in patients with chronic pancreatitis [25]. NGF belongs to the neurotrophin family and plays a role in neuroblast proliferation and neuronal maturation, affecting neuronal phenotype and maintaining neuronal survival. NGF signaling is mediated via binding high- and low-affinity receptors. TrkA is present in dorsal root and peripheral ganglia cells of primary sensory nerves, and is involved in signal

transduction of noxious stimuli and tissue injury. Inflammation results in an elevation of NGF levels in different diseases. Interestingly, NGF may itself have cytokine-like functions; it can modify mast cell, macrophage, and B-cell functions, but may also activate TrkA located on sensory and sympathetic nerve fibers innervating the site of inflammation, thus modulating neuroimmune interactions. In chronic pancreatitis tissue samples NGF and TrkA mRNA expressions are markedly increased and enhanced in pancreatic nerves and ganglia. Comparison of the molecular findings with clinical parameters revealed a significant relationship between NGF mRNA levels and pancreatic fibrosis and acinar cell damage and between TrkA mRNA levels and pain intensity. These findings indicate that the NGF/TrkA pathway is activated in chronic pancreatitis and that this activation might influence nerve growth and the pain syndrome, most probably by modulating the sensitivity of NGFindependent primary sensory neurons through increasing channel and receptor expression [25].

Similar results showing positive correlation with pain intensity and frequency in patients with chronic pancreatitis were reported for brain-derived neurotrophic factor gene expression, a member of the neurotrophin family [30]. In addition, upregulated NGF might influence the pain syndrome in chronic pancreatitis patients by regulating transcription and synthesis of SP and CGRP, as well as through the release of histamine. The neuropeptide SP is the main tachykinin involved in neural transmission of sensory information, smooth muscle contraction, nociception, sexual behavior, and possibly wound healing and tissue regeneration [31,32]. SP has wide-ranging functional effects, including the crosstalk between nervous and immune systems by acting through its specific receptor neurokinin 1 (NK-1R). A recent report by Shrikande et al. [33] demonstrated a significant correlation between NK-1R and clinical-pathologic findings in patients with chronic pancreatitis. In chronic pancreatitis samples, NK-1R mRNA expression and protein were localized mainly in nerves, ganglia, blood vessels, inflammatory cells, and occasionally in fibroblasts. A significant relationship between NK-1R mRNA levels and intensity, frequency, and duration of pain in chronic pancreatitis patients was reported. The expression of NK-1R in inflammatory cells and blood vessels also points to crosstalk between immunoreactive SP nerves and inflammatory cells and blood vessels, and further supports the existence of a neuroimmune interaction that probably influences the pain syndrome and chronic inflammatory changes in chronic pancreatitis.

In addition, a recent study demonstrated that SP mRNA expression levels were higher in chronic pancreatitis tissues compared to controls, whereas neprilysin (NEP) mRNA levels showed no significant

differences between chronic pancreatitis patients and healthy subjects. In chronic pancreatitis patients, SP serum levels correlated with those in tissue, and after surgical resection SP serum levels were reduced compared to preoperative values. Failure of NEP to overexpress in chronic pancreatitis tissues was associated with significant miR-128a overexpression, suggesting that in an SP/NEP-mediated pathway NEP fails to provide adequate surveillance of SP levels and this failure of NEP might be microRNA associated [34].

The exact mechanisms involved in the interaction between inflammatory cells and nerves and ganglia neuroimmune crosstalk—are not yet fully clarified. Different cytokines have been shown to interact with SP in various paradigms for pain and inflammation. SP directly stimulates the release of interleukin 8 (IL-8) from macrophages. IL-8 release generates hyperalgesia by stimulation of postganglionic sympathetic neurons. A significant increase of IL-8 mRNA was reported in chronic pancreatitis tissue samples [35]. IL-8 was present mainly in macrophages surrounding the enlarged pancreatic nerves, in remaining acinar cells, and often in ductal cells. IL-8 mRNA expression was positively correlated with the inflammatory score and the presence of ductal metaplasia in chronic pancreatitis tissue samples.

The reported findings in the literature on the interaction of SP and IL-8, in combination with what was reported in chronic pancreatitis, suggests that the increased mRNA expression of IL-8 in chronic pancreatitis could in part be mediated by SP released from sensory pancreatic nerves. In addition, the release of IL-8 from the remaining exocrine pancreatic parenchyma suggests the fascinating hypothesis of an intrinsic maintenance of the inflammatory response after the initial damage to the pancreatic gland, thus sustaining progression and evolution of the disease. In addition, in a rat model it was found that repeated caerulein stimulation causes experimental pancreatitis that is mediated in part by stimulation of vanilloid receptor type 1 (VR1) on primary sensory neurons, resulting in endogenous SP release [36]. These results were confirmed in human pancreas [37]. In fact, an activation of the VR1 in pancreatic tissues from patients with pancreatic cancer and chronic pancreatitis is known. This increase was correlated with pain score in those patients. The release of SP and NKA from primary afferent (sensory) nerve endings to various stimuli is now considered to be induced by activation of the capsaicin (vanilloid) receptor (VR1).

Central Involvement

Considering the noxious input described above from these pancreatic changes, it is not surprising that evidence for central sensitization is found in patients with chronic pancreatitis. In fact, patients with chronic pancreatitis have lower thresholds to pain in response to deep abdominal palpation than healthy individuals (reflecting secondary referred hyperalgesia in the musculature) [38]. Furthermore, the area of referred pain is expanded in patients with chronic pancreatitis who are subject to experimental electrical stimulation of viscera with changes in evoked potentials in the brain [39-41]; these data have also been confirmed by magnetic resonance imaging. In constrast, hyposensitivity to cutaneous stimulation has also been reported in these patients, probably as a result of altered descending inhibitory influences on spinal nociceptive neurons [42]. Patients with chronic pancreatitis have also been shown to have hyperalgesia to rectosigmoid stimulation, accompanied by impairment in diffuse noxious inhibitory control, a phenomenon that reflects descending central inhibition of pain, thought to be a countermeasure to noxious stimulation [43].

However, it is difficult to determine the importance of central sensitization in the pathogenesis of pain in humans with chronic pancreatitis with constant abnormal input into the CNS [44]. Central sensitization could simply reflect the expected response to an ongoing barrage of impulses from the periphery [45,46]. If so, then suppression or interruption of afferent signaling from the pancreas should also attenuate central sensitization, as has been suggested by the results of small studies on the effects of thoracic splanchnectomy/denervation on hyperalgesia in patients with chronic pancreatitis [47,48], as well as by the response to a peripherally acting κ -opioid antagonist.

Conclusions

Clarifying the pathophysiologic mechanism for pain generation in chronic pancreatitis remains a major clinical problem. The recent concept of neuropeptides released from enteric and afferent neurons and their functional interactions with inflammatory cells might play a key role. An interesting recent finding is the presence of a spatial relationship between peptidergic neurons and inflammatory cells in chronic pancreatitis. Furthermore, there is the intriguing possibility of a functional interaction among neuropeptides, immune cells, cytokines, and NGF. A correlation between those molecules and pain has been demonstrated and the present information provides evidence for neuroimmune crosstalk in the pathogenesis of pain and inflammation in chronic pancreatitis.

References

- 1 Di Sebastiano P, di Mola FF, Friess H, Büchler MW. Chronic pancreatitis: the perspective of pain generation by neuroimmune interaction. Gut 2003;6:906–910.
- **2** Whitcomb DC, Frulloni L, Garg P et al. Chronic pancreatitis: An international draft consensus proposal for a new mechanistic definition. Pancreatology 2016;16(2):218–224.
- **3** Di Sebastiano P, di Mola FF, Büchler MW, Friess H. Pathogenesis of pain in chronic pancreatitis. Dig Dis 2004;22(3):267–272.
- **4** Mullady DK, Yadav D, Amann ST et al. Type of pain, pain-associated complications, quality of life, disability and resource utilisation in chronic pancreatitis: a prospective cohort study. Gut 2011;60(1):77–84.
- 5 Demir IE, Friess H, Ceyhan GO. Neural plasticity in pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015;12(11): 649–659.
- **6** Levy P, Lesur G, Belghiti J, Fekete F, Bernades P. Symptomatic duodenal stenosis in chronic pancreatitis: a study of 17 cases in a medical surgical series of 306 patients. Pancreas 1993;8:563–567.
- 7 Becker V, Mischke U. Groove pancreatitis, Int J Pancreatol 1991;10:173–182.
- **8** Amman RW, Muellhaupt B; Zürich Pancreatitis Study Group. The natural history of pain in alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1999;116:1132–1140.
- **9** Majumder S, Chari ST. Chronic pancreatitis. Lancet 2016;387(10031):1957–1966.
- 10 Ebbehoj N. Pancreatic tissue fluid pressure and pain in chronic pancreatitis. Dan Med Bull 1992;39:128–133.
- 11 Ebbehoj N, Borly L, Bulow J et al. Pancreatic tissue fluid pressure in chronic pancreatitis. Relation to pain, morphology, and function. Scand J Gastroenterol 1990;25:1046–1051.
- 12 Manes G, Buchler M, Pieramico O, Di Sebastiano P, Malfertheiner P. Is increased pancreatic pressure related to pain in chronic pancreatitis? Int J Pancreatol 1994;15:113–117.
- **13** Yin X. The role of surgery in pancreatic pseudocyst. Hepatogastroenterology 2005;52:1266–1273.
- 14 Beger HG, Schlosser W, Friess HM, Buchler MW. Duodenum-preserving head resection in chronic pancreatitis changes the natural course of the disease: a single-center 26-year experience. Ann Surg 1999;230:512–519.
- 15 Bhardwaj P, Garg PK, Maulik SK, Saraya A, Tandon RK, Acharya SK. A randomized controlled trial of antioxidant supplementation for pain relief in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2009;136(1):149–159.

- 16 Reber HA, Karanjia ND, Alvarez C et al. Pancreatic blood flow in cats with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1992;103:652–659.
- 17 Karanjia ND, Widdison AL, Leung F, Alvarez C, Lutrin FJ, Reber HA. Compartment syndrome in experimental chronic obstructive pancreatitis: effect of decompressing the main pancreatic duct. Br J Surg 1994;81:259–264.
- 18 Tringali A, Boskoski I, Costamagna G. The role of endoscopy in the therapy of chronic pancreatitis. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2008;22(1):145–165.
- 19 Di Sebastiano P, Fink T, Weihe E et al. Immune cell infiltration and growth-associated protein 43 expression correlate with pain in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1997;112:1648–1655.
- **20** Gullo L, Barbara L. Treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts with octreotide. Lancet 1991;338:540–541.
- **21** Sarles H, Sarles JC, Muratore R et al. Chronic inflammatory sclerosis of the pancreas: an autonomous pancreatic disease? Am J Dig Dis 1961;6:688–698.
- 22 Yoshida K, Toki F, Takeuchi T et al. Chronic pancreatitis caused by an autoimmune abnormality. Proposal of the concept of autoimmune pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1995;40:1561–1568.
- **23** Takuma K, Kamisawa T, Gopalakrishna R et al. Strategy to differentiate autoimmune pancreatitis from pancreas cancer. World J Gastroenterol 2012;18(10):1015–1020.
- 24 Toma H, Winston J, Micci MA, Shenoy M, Pasricha PJ. Nerve growth factor expression is up-regulated in the rat model of L-arginine-induced acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2000;119:1373–1381.
- **25** Friess H, Zhu ZW, di Mola FF et al. Nerve growth factor and its high affinity receptor in chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1999;230:615–624.
- **26** Keith RG, Keshavjee SH, Kerenyi NR. Neuropathology of chronic pancreatitis in humans. Can J Surg 1985;28:207–211.
- 27 Bockman DE, Buchler M, Malfertheiner P, Beger HG. Analysis of nerves in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1988;94:1459–1469.
- 28 Buchler M, Weihe E, Friess H et al. Changes in peptidergic innervation in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 1992;7:183–192.
- **29** Fink T, Di Sebastiano P, Büchler M, Beger HG, Weihe E. Growth associated protein-43 and protein gene product 9.5 innervation in human pancreas: changes in chronic pancreatitis. Neuroscience 1994;63:249–266.
- 30 Zhu ZW, Friess H, Wang L, Zimmermann A, Buchler MW. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) is upregulated and associated with pain in chronic pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 2001;46:1633–1639.

- 31 Di Sebastiano P, Weihe E, di Mola FF et al. Neuroimmune appendicitis. Lancet 1999;7(354):461–466.
- 32 Demir IE, Tieftrunk E, Maak M, Friess H, Ceyhan GO. Pain mechanisms in chronic pancreatitis: of a master and his fire. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2011;396(2):151–160.
- **33** Shrikande S, Friess H, di Mola FF et al. NK-1 receptor gene expression is related to pain in chronic pancreatitis. Pain 2001;91:209–217.
- 34 Mascetta G, di Mola FF, Tavano F et al. Substance p and neprilysin in chronic pancreatitis. Eur Surg Res 2012;48(3):131–138.
- 35 Di Sebastiano P, di Mola FF, Di Febbo C et al. Expression of interleukin-8 (IL-8) and substance P in human chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2000;47:423–428.
- **36** Nathan JD, Patel AA, McVey DC et al. Capsaicin vanilloid receptor-1 mediates substance P release in experimental pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2001;281:G1322–G1328.
- **37** Hartel M, di Mola FF, Salvaggi F et al. Vanilloids in pancreas cancer: potential for chemotherapy and pain management. Gut 2006;55(4):519–528.
- 38 Buscher HC, Wilder-Smith OH, van Goor H. Chronic pancreatitis patients show hyperalgesia of central origin: a pilot study. Eur J Pain 2006;10:363–370.
- 39 Dimcevski G, Sami SA, Funch-Jensen P et al. Pain in chronic pancreatitis: the role of reorganization in the central nervous system. Gastroenterology 2007;132:1546–1556.
- **40** Olesen SS, Frokjaer, J B, Lelic D, Valeriani M, Drewes AM. Pain-associated adaptive cortical reorganisation in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2011;10:742–751.

- **41** Olesen SS, Hansen TM, Graversen C, Steimle K, Wilder-Smith OH, Drewes AM. Slowed EEG rhythmicity in patients with chronic pancreatitis: evidence of abnormal cerebral pain processing? Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;23:418–424.
- **42** Frokjaer JB, Olesen SS, Gram M et al. Altered brain microstructure assessed by diffusion tensor imaging in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2011;60:1554–1562.
- **43** Dimcevski G, Schipper KP, Tage-Jensen U et al. Hypoalgesia to experimental visceral and somatic stimulation in painful chronic pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;18:755–764.
- **44** Pasricha PJ. Unraveling the mystery of pain in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;9:140–151.
- **45** Olesen, SS, Brock C, Krarup AL et al. Descending inhibitory pain modulation is impaired in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8:724–730.
- **46** Gebhart GF. It's chickens and eggs all over again: is central reorganization the result or cause of persistent visceral pain? Gastroenterology 2007;132:1618–1620.
- 47 Bouwense, SA, Buscher, HC, van Goor H, Wilder-Smith OH. Has central sensitization become independent of nociceptive input in chronic pancreatitis patients who fail thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy? Reg Anesth Pain Med 2011;36:531–536.
- 48 Buscher HC, van Goor H, Wilder-Smith OH. Effect of thoracoscopic splanchnic denervation on pain processing in chronic pancreatitis patients. Eur J Pain 2007;11:437–443.

Natural History of Recurrent Acute and Chronic Pancreatitis

Rohit Das and Dhiraj Yadav

Division of Gastroenterology & Hepatology, Department of Medicine, University of Pittsburgh Medical Center, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Introduction

Pancreatitis, especially chronic, is a disease of low prevalence. Consequently, the epidemiologic focus has primarily been to define the disease at the level of individual patients. In the past two decades, the importance of understanding the distribution of risk factors and disease at the population level has been recognized. This has enabled determination of disease estimates and increased our understanding of the relationship between acute pancreatitis and chronic pancreatitis at the population level. The recognition that subsets of patients with acute pancreatitis develop recurrent acute pancreatitis (RAP) and/or progress to chronic pancreatitis provides empiric evidence that these conditions represent stages of a disease continuum. Knowledge of the risks and factors associated with disease progression will help in risk stratification, prediction, and developing strategies for altering the natural history of disease.

This chapter focuses on the burden of disease, natural course, and survival of acute, recurrent acute, and chronic pancreatitis. For acute pancreatitis, the emphasis will not be on the severity and outcome of the initial attack, but rather the risk of readmissions, recurrences, and progression to chronic pancreatitis. In chronic pancreatitis, the prevalence and natural history of clinical features (i.e., pain, endocrine and exocrine insufficiency) and the risk of pancreatic cancer will be discussed. Finally, we will summarize available data on quality of life.

Natural History After First Attack of Acute Pancreatitis

Disease Burden, Etiology, and Severity

Acute pancreatitis is one of the leading gastrointestinal causes of hospitalization in the United States [1]. The estimated incidence of acute pancreatitis in recent studies is between 30 and 50 per 100,000 population. Acute pancreatitis affects all age groups, but is most frequent in middle-aged and older individuals [2]. Gallstones and excessive alcohol consumption account for about 60-70% of all cases, the latter being more common in men than in women. Other etiologies include metabolic factors (hypertriglyceridemia, hypercalcemia), endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP), medications, genetic mutations (PRSS1, SPINK1, CFTR, CTRC), obstructive causes (such as pancreatic duct stricture etc.), and trauma. In 10-25% patients no identifiable etiology is found on evaluation [2]. The two main determinants of mortality in acute pancreatitis are the presence of organ failure and infected necrosis [3]. The risk of death increases with age and comorbidities [4]. Increased morbidity is seen in patients with local complications who do not have organ failure [5].

Readmissions

After the first attack of acute pancreatitis, about 20–30% patients are readmitted to the hospital (Table 42.1). The reasons for readmission differ based on time since

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 42.1 Summary of recent studies examining rates and risk factors for readmission after a first attack of a	cute pancreatitis.
---	--------------------

				Readmis	sion rate (%	b)		
Author, year design	Cohort size	Follow-up time (months)	Overall	Alcoholic	Biliary	Idiopathic	Time to readmission (months)	Risk factors for readmission
Whitlock et al., 2010 [7] Retrospective	248	30.0	19	29	13	3	0.3	Alcohol use Severe disease at index attack Positive symptoms at discharge Nonsolid diet at discharge
Yadav et al., 2014 [10] Retrospective	5239	39.0	22	40	15	32	Unclear	Younger age alcoholic etiology Subsequent diagnosis of CP
Vipperla et al., 2014 [6] Retrospective	127	36.0	34	60	29	59	1.3	Younger age Male gender Alcoholic or idiopathic etiology Severe disease at index attack
Suchsland et al., 2015 [9] Retrospective	373	Unclear	29	Not stated			7.8	Increasing age Substance abuse (alcohol, tobacco) Concurrent liver disease Alcoholic etiology

CP, chronic pancreatitis.

discharge from the hospital. Vipperla et al. [6] differentiated between early (<30 days after index acute pancreatitis) and late (>30 days after index acute pancreatitis) readmissions and found that early readmissions were more likely due to smoldering symptoms from acute pancreatitis and/or local complications, whereas late admissions were more likely to be due from recurrent episodes of acute pancreatitis. Whitlock et al. [7] identified five factors at the time of discharge that independently predicted the risk of early readmission (<30 days after discharge): tolerance of less than a solid diet, gastrointestinal symptoms (nausea, vomiting, diarrhea), pain, pancreatic necrosis, and use of antibiotics and/or opiates. Using these parameters (one point each), they developed a scoring system to predict the risk of early readmissions (low risk 0-1 points; moderate risk 2-3 points; high risk 4-5 points) and tested this in a validation cohort. The risk of readmissions was approximately 5%, 15%, and over 65% in the low-, moderate-, and highrisk groups, respectively [8]. Younger age and concurrent alcohol use and/or alcohol-related etiology have also been identified to predict readmissions [6,7,9,10].

These data suggest that focused discharge planning may reduce the risk of early admissions (i.e., ensuring that the patients' symptoms are well controlled and they have received counseling for behavior modification). In patients with severe acute pancreatitis, close follow-up with relevant specialists (e.g., nutrition, gastroenterologist, surgeon) is helpful to determine the need and timing of cross-sectional imaging, duration of enteral feeds, and "step-up" therapy. Many patients with severe acute pancreatitis need short-term stay at a transitional care facility or rehabilitation unit prior to safe discharge home.

First Recurrence

The risk of RAP after the first attack has been evaluated in several, mostly retrospective, population- and nonpopulation-based studies (Table 42.2). The overall risk of a subsequent attack of acute pancreatitis is ~20% during a median follow-up period ranging from 4 to 8 years. Similar to the first attack, among patients with a second attack of acute pancreatitis, alcohol, gallstones, and idiopathic causes are the most common etiologies [11–14]. When compared with the first attack of acute pancreatitis, subsequent recurrence is generally milder, with an overall lower mortality [15].

The risk of recurrent attack is highest among patients with alcohol etiology (35–40%) followed by idiopathic and biliary acute pancreatitis (both 10–20%) [11–14]. Takeyama et al. noted that the risk of subsequent recurrence was directly related to continued alcohol consumption: the risk was highest in patients who continued drinking at the same level and lowest among patients who

stopped drinking completely [17]. Contrary to what many physicians may believe, counseling against alcohol consumption has a significant impact on patient behavior. This was tested empirically in a randomized controlled trial, where repeated counseling of patients led to a significant decrease in the risk of abdominal pain attacks, acute pancreatitis episodes, and hospitalizations [18].

After an attack of biliary pancreatitis, the risk of recurrence can be dramatically reduced by early cholecystectomy. This has been demonstrated in randomized clinical trials, as well as in a meta-analysis of published data [19,20]. In patients with mild biliary pancreatitis, cholecystectomy should be considered as soon as possible following the attack of acute pancreatitis, preferably during the same admission. In patients with severe acute pancreatitis, cholecystectomy should be delayed until resolution of inflammatory changes in the pancreas/ peripancreatic area. In patients with pancreatic/peripancreatic collections that need drainage, a surgical approach (preferably laparoscopic or minimally invasive) to address this along with a cholecystectomy should be considered [21]. In patients with another known etiology (i.e., medications, hypertriglyceridemia, hypercalcemia, etc.), addressing the inciting cause will decrease the risk of recurrence [22,23].

Because tobacco abuse is consistently associated with an increased risk of recurrent acute pancreatitis (odds ratio 1.5–2) [11,12,14,16], after an attack of acute pancreatitis, patients should be informed about this risk and counseled for tobacco cessation. This will be especially relevant in patients in whom the cause was related to alcohol, hypertriglyceridemia, genetic factors, or idiopathic, or if the acute pancreatitis attack was moderate to severe. Individual studies have also shown that age and severity of initial attack may also play a role in recurrence [11,13,14,16].

The burden of RAP at a population level is not well defined. Using information on the total number of admissions for acute pancreatitis in the United States and applying the incident acute pancreatitis rates from California, the approximate number of recurrent attacks can be estimated [1,24]. Among the 275,000 annual admissions for acute pancreatitis, approximately 150,000–160,000 would be incident attacks, while the remaining 115,000–125,000 would represent RAP (first or subsequent recurrences), readmissions for ongoing symptoms or complications of acute pancreatitis, or acute on chronic pancreatitis.

Quality of Life After Acute Pancreatitis

Severe acute pancreatitis, with or without necrosis, results in worsened quality of life when compared with control populations [25–27]. A recent meta-analysis

			RAP rate (%)						
Author, year	Cohort size	Follow-up time (years)	Overall	Alcoholic	Biliary	Idiopathic	Time to recurrence (months)	Risk factors for RAP	
Lankisch et al., 2009 [13] Prospective	532	8.0	17	33	12	14	Unclear	Younger age Alcoholic etiology Male gender	
Yadav et al., 2012 [14] Retrospective	7456	3.3	29	52	18	26	7.2	Younger age Alcoholic etiology Tobacco use	
Bertilsson et al., 2015 [11] Retrospective	1457	4.2	23	37	17	24	5.1	Alcoholic etiology Severe disease at index attack Tobacco use	
Cavestro et al., 2015 [12] Prospective	196	4.4	20	31	9	38	Unclear	Pancreas divisum Idiopathic etiology Alcohol or tobacco abuse	
Ahmed Ali et al., 2016 [16] Prospective	669	4.8	17	Not stated			5.0	Younger age Idiopathic etiology Tobacco abuse Severe disease at index attack	

Table 42.2 Summary of recent studies examining the rate and risk factors for development of recurrent acute pancreatitis (RAP) after a first attack of acute pancreatitis.

analyzed 267 acute pancreatitis patients, accumulated from four prospective cohort studies. Overall, when compared with controls, the general health domain (which measures patients' abilities to conduct daily activities) and vitality domain (which measures patients' energy levels) were significantly impaired [28]. Subgroup analysis based on severity or types of intervention were not statistically feasible, and further studies are required to clarify the determinants of poor quality of life after acute pancreatitis more precisely.

Subsequent Recurrences

As for the initial recurrence, alcohol is the most common etiology for subsequent recurrences, followed by idiopathic pancreatitis, genetic causes, hypertriglyceridemia, and underlying chronic pancreatitis as other important causes. The role of pancreas divisum and sphincter of Oddi dysfunction in causing initial or recurrent acute pancreatitis attacks is controversial [29,30].

Approximately one-third of patients who have a recurrence after the first attack of acute pancreatitis will have one or more subsequent recurrences. Burden of RAP was further quantified in two studies. Among 562 patients with first attack of alcoholic acute pancreatitis who survived the index admission, Pelli et al. reported at least one recurrence in 260 (46%) patients. Among these patients, 133 (51%) had only one recurrence, 49 (19%) had two recurrences, 39 (15%) had three recurrences, and 39 (15%) had four or more recurrences [31]. Among patients who underwent a cholecystectomy for presumed biliary pancreatitis, Trna et al noted the risk of subsequent attacks to be related to the presence of abnormal liver function tests and documentation of gallbladder stones or sludge. Among patients who did not have either, 26% had a second attack, and 9% had a third attack of acute pancreatitis [32]. Although few empiric data are available, the risk of multiple attacks of acute pancreatitis seems high in patients with certain genetic mutations (e.g. PRSS1, CFTR) [33]. The risk of recurrences would also appear to be higher in patients with uncommon causes of acute pancreatitis, such as hypertriglyceridemia, hypercalcemia, etc., especially if the underlying cause is not corrected, but definitive data on the burden of attacks in these patients are also lacking [23].

Progression to Chronic Pancreatitis

Many recent studies evaluating the natural history after first attack of acute pancreatitis have determined the risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis (Table 42.3) [11– 14,16,34]. Overall, the risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis varied from 5% to 25% during a follow-up period ranging from 4 to 8 years. The three factors consistently shown to have an independent effect on disease progression are alcohol etiology, tobacco abuse, and RAP. The association with severity of acute pancreatitis is less consistent and has been noted in some but not all studies.

Lankisch et al. noted that progression to chronic pancreatitis occurred almost exclusively in patients with alcohol etiology [13]. However, in other studies progression was also noted in patients with nonalcoholic or idiopathic chronic pancreatitis, albeit at a lower rate. The role of tobacco, especially in combination with alcohol in disease progression is important. Ahmed Ali et al. reported that while the cumulative risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis overall was 7.6%, it was 18% among current smokers, and increased to 30% in current smokers who also had alcohol etiology [16]. Therefore, including the counseling of tobacco cessation along with alcohol abstinence should be emphasized. Genetic factors also seem to play a role in the development of chronic pancreatitis, but outside of hereditary pancreatitis, few empiric data are available [33].

Perhaps the strongest risk factor for disease progression is RAP, and the risk of progression in these patients is ~30–40%. Bertilsson et al. noted that among patients who transitioned to chronic pancreatitis, 74% had at least two attacks of acute pancreatitis, and 54% had more than two attacks. When compared with alcohol or tobacco (hazard ratio 2–3), the risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis is much higher (hazard ratio ~6) [11].

Because the evolution to chronic pancreatitis may occur over several years, the duration of follow-up is also an important determinant of a study's ability to accurately characterize the risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis. Indeed, the study with the longest follow-up period observed the highest incidence of progression to chronic pancreatitis [34].

In a recent meta-analysis of 14 studies consisting of 8492 patients, Sankaran et al. summarized the natural history of progression from acute pancreatitis to chronic pancreatitis [35]. The pooled prevalence of RAP was 22% (38% for alcohol etiology, 17% for biliary etiology), and of chronic pancreatitis was 10%. As stated previously, the major risk factors were RAP, alcohol use, and tobacco smoking.

Natural History of Chronic Pancreatitis

Disease Burden, Demographics, and Etiology

The population distribution for chronic pancreatitis is becoming clearer. Annual incidence data have been reported from many populations and range from 4 to 14 per 100,000 population, with an estimated prevalence of ~50 per 100,000 population [2]. Alcohol continues to be the predominant cause of chronic pancreatitis worldwide,
			CP rate (%)					
Author, year	Cohort size	Follow-up time (years)	Overall	Alcoholic	Idiopathic	RAP	Time to CP (months)	Risk factors for RAP
Lankisch et al., 2009 [13] Prospective	532	8.0	4	13	0	22	Unclear	Alcoholic etiology Recurrent acute pancreatitis Tobacco use
Nojgaard et al., 2011 [34] Prospective	352	30.0	24	Not stated	l		42.0	Male gender Tobacco abuse
Yadav et al., 2012 [14] Retrospective	7456	3.3	13	28	10	32	10.4	Alcoholic etiology Recurrent acute pancreatitis Tobacco use
Bertilsson et al., 2015 [11] Retrospective	1457	4.2	5	17	6	Not stated	5.1	Alcoholic etiology Recurrent acute pancreatitis Severe disease at index attack Tobacco use
Cavestro et al., 2015 [12] Prospective	196	4.4	8	21	9	Not stated	12.0	Male gender Severe disease at index attack Tobacco abuse
Ahmed Ali et al., 2016 [16] Prospective	669	4.8	8	Not stated	l		21.0	Younger age Idiopathic etiology Tobacco abuse Severe disease at index attack

Table 42.3 Summary of recent studies examining the incidence and risk factors for development of chronic pancreatitis after an attack of acute pancreatitis.

CP, chronic pancreatitis; RAP, recurrent acute pancreatitis.

followed by idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. The role of genetic factors is increasingly recognized and mutations in four susceptibility genes (*PRSS1, SPINK1, CFTR*, and *CTRC*) are now routinely tested in clinical practice in patients with unexplained chronic pancreatitis [33]. Alcoholic chronic pancreatitis is seen more commonly in men, whereas the other etiologies are more evenly distributed in both sexes. The median time to diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis is typically 5–10 years after that of acute pancreatitis [36].

Natural Course of Clinical Symptoms

Abdominal Pain

Abdominal pain is the most common symptom which prompts patients with chronic pancreatitis to seek medical attention. Approximately 85–90% patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis have pain at some point of time during their clinical course [37–40]. Differences have been described in the pain experience based on disease etiology: patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis and early-onset idiopathic chronic pancreatitis are more likely to have any or severe pain when compared with patients who have the onset of disease later in life [39–42]. Pain can be related to a multitude of factors, including mechanical (pancreatic or biliary duct obstruction), inflammatory (episodes of acute pancreatitis, peripancreatic collections), neuropathic, and visceral hyperalgesia.

In a study of 206 patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis, 56% of whom needed at least one surgical intervention, Ammann et al. described two main patterns of pain. Type A pain was defined by intermittent episodes of pain, sometimes severe needing hospitalization, lasting up to a few days at a time and could be managed medically. Type B pain was characterized by constant pain with exacerbations, often related to local complications, needing frequent hospitalization and surgical intervention for pain relief (most frequently for pseudocysts, less often for symptomatic large duct disease or cholestasis) [42]. Using a questionnaire modeled to mimic Ammann's pain categories, a recent multicenter cross-sectional study of 518 chronic pancreatitis patients of all etiologies from the United States assessed the pain pattern in the year preceding the enrollment. Overall, 84% patients reported having pain-described as intermittent by 32% and constant by 53%; mild-moderate by 18%, and severe by 67% [43]. Due to the cross-sectional design, the study could not examine the relationship between interventions (medical, endoscopic, surgical) and pain relief.

In most large series of patients with chronic pancreatitis, approximately 40–50% undergo some form of intervention (endoscopic, surgical) for pain relief [38–40,42]. There is controversy as to whether all chronic pancreatitis patients will achieve pain relief or "burnout" during the course; Ammann et al. proposed this based on their observation that >80% patients become pain free approximately 5–10 years after onset of symptoms, usually in parallel with the development of exocrine and endocrine insufficiency [37]. However, others argue that pain relief may not be universal, and that a significant proportion of patients continue to have pain even after developing pancreatic insufficiency [44].

Due to persistent and severe pain, there is a risk of narcotic dependence. As a consequence, management of pain related to chronic pancreatitis requires a multidisciplinary approach [45]. In recent years, increasing numbers of patients are undergoing total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation (TPIAT). Guidelines have been proposed on the selection of patients, timing of procedure, and pre- and postoperative follow-up of patients who are being considered for TPIAT [46].

Endocrine and Exocrine Insufficiency

Chronic pancreatitis leads to progressive loss of functioning pancreatic tissue, and consequently can lead to "pancreatogenic or type 3c" diabetes and fat malabsorption. Diabetes in the setting of chronic pancreatitis has distinct characteristics from type 1 and 2 diabetes, which may have clinical and prognostic implications [47]. Both of these complications require lifelong therapy.

The incidence of diabetes and exocrine insufficiency in chronic pancreatitis ranges between 40% and 80% [37–40]. In the largest prospective study addressing this question (431 patients, 51% with surgical intervention), Malka et al. reported a cumulative risk of 50% at 10 years and 83% at 25 years after diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis, with a median time to diagnosis of 4.5 years [48]. Independent variables were pancreatic calcification, distal pancreatectomy, and alcohol etiology.

Subclinical exocrine insufficiency is more frequent in chronic pancreatitis, since clinical symptoms of steatorrhea develop only after significant destruction of the exocrine pancreas [49]. Patients with exocrine insufficiency develop fat-soluble vitamin deficiencies and osteopenia/ osteoporosis with associated complications such as bone fractures [50]. Fortunately, exocrine insufficiency is easily addressed with the initiation of pancreas enzyme supplementation, which has been shown to improve symptoms, nutritional status, and quality of life [51,52].

Pancreatic Cancer

Chronic pancreatitis is an established risk factor for pancreatic cancer. The risk increases with the duration of disease, and is similar for alcohol and nonalcoholic etiologies. In a meta-analysis of 22 published studies, the relative risk of pancreatic cancer was increased 5.1-fold for unspecified pancreatitis, 13.3-fold for chronic pancreatitis, and 69-fold for hereditary pancreatitis [53]. The absolute risk of developing pancreatic cancer in a patient with chronic pancreatitis is low (5%), except for tropical pancreatitis and hereditary pancreatitis, where the risk can be as high as 25% and 40–50%, respectively [53].

Quality of Life and Survival

Chronic pancreatitis negatively impacts quality of life independent of demographic factors, risk factors, and coexistent medical problems [54]. Among chronic pancreatitis patients, pain is one of the primary determinants of poor quality of life [55]. Patients frequently use healthcare services with significant associated cost [56,57]. The overall survival and the standardized mortality ratio in chronic pancreatitis patients are 2- to 4fold higher than in the general population [34,58]. Most patients die from nonpancreatic causes.

References

- Peery AF, Crockett SD, Barritt AS et al. Burden of gastrointestinal, liver, and pancreatic diseases in the United States. Gastroenterology 2015;149(7):1731–1741;e3.
- **2** Yadav D, Lowenfels AB. The epidemiology of pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2013;144(6):1252–1261.
- **3** Petrov MS, Shanbhag S, Chakraborty M, Phillips AR, Windsor JA. Organ failure and infection of pancreatic necrosis as determinants of mortality in patients with acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139(3):813–820.
- Frey C, Zhou H, Harvey D, White RH. Co-morbidity is a strong predictor of early death and multi-organ system failure among patients with acute pancreatitis.
 J Gastrointest Surg 2007;11(6):733–742.
- 5 Koutroumpakis E, Dasyam AK, Furlan A et al. Isolated peripancreatic necrosis in acute pancreatitis is infrequent and leads to severe clinical course only when extensive: a prospective study from a US tertiary center. J Clin Gastroenterol 2016;50(7):589–595.
- **6** Vipperla K, Papachristou GI, Easler J et al. Risk of and factors associated with readmission after a sentinel attack of acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;12(11):1911–1919.
- 7 Whitlock TL, Repas K, Tignor A et al. Early readmission in acute pancreatitis: incidence and risk factors. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(11):2492–2497.
- 8 Whitlock TL, Tignor A, Webster EM et al. A scoring system to predict readmission of patients with acute pancreatitis to the hospital within thirty days of discharge. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9(2): 175–180; quiz e18.

Conclusion

Studies in the past two decades have provided an insight into the population distributions and natural histories of different stages of pancreatitis. Readmission to hospital is frequent after acute pancreatitis. After the first episode of acute pancreatitis, about one in five patients develop a recurrence and one in ten progress to chronic pancreatitis. Alcohol and tobacco abuse are the main predictors of recurrence, and these, along with RAP, are the main predictors of progression to chronic pancreatitis. Abdominal pain is the main symptom of chronic pancreatitis, and a significant fraction of these patients develop exocrine and/or endocrine insufficiency during the disease course. Chronic pancreatitis is an established risk factor for pancreatic cancer, although the absolute risk of this is low.

- **9** Suchsland T, Aghdassi A, Kuhn K et al. Predictive factors for and incidence of hospital readmissions of patients with acute and chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2015;15(3):265–270.
- 10 Yadav D, Lee E, Papachristou GI, O'Connell M. A population-based evaluation of readmissions after first hospitalization for acute pancreatitis. Pancreas 2014;43(4):630–637.
- 11 Bertilsson S, Sward P, Kalaitzakis E. Factors that affect disease progression after first attack of acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015;13(9):1662–1669;e3.
- 12 Cavestro GM, Leandro G, Di Leo M et al. A singlecentre prospective, cohort study of the natural history of acute pancreatitis. Dig Liver Dis 2015;47(3):205–210.
- 13 Lankisch PG, Breuer N, Bruns A, Weber-Dany B, Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P. Natural history of acute pancreatitis: a long-term population-based study. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104(11):2797–2805; quiz 806.
- 14 Yadav D, O'Connell M, Papachristou GI. Natural history following the first attack of acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107(7):1096–1103.
- 15 Yadav D, Lowenfels AB. Trends in the epidemiology of the first attack of acute pancreatitis: a systematic review. Pancreas 2006;33(4):323–330.
- 16 Ahmed Ali U, Issa Y, Hagenaars JC et al.; Dutch Pancreatic Study Group. Risk of recurrent pancreatitis and progression to chronic pancreatitis after a first episode of acute pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016;14(5):738–746.
- 17 Takeyama Y. Long-term prognosis of acute pancreatitis in Japan. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7(11 suppl):S15–17.

- 18 Nordback I, Pelli H, Lappalainen-Lehto R, Jarvinen S, Raty S, Sand J. The recurrence of acute alcoholassociated pancreatitis can be reduced: a randomized controlled trial. Gastroenterology 2009;136(3):848–855.
- 19 Aboulian A, Chan T, Yaghoubian A et al. Early cholecystectomy safely decreases hospital stay in patients with mild gallstone pancreatitis: a randomized prospective study. Ann Surg 2010;251(4):615–619.
- 20 Gurusamy KS, Nagendran M, Davidson BR. Early versus delayed laparoscopic cholecystectomy for acute gallstone pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013;9:CD010326.
- **21** Fong ZV, Peev M, Warshaw AL et al. Single-stage cholecystectomy at the time of pancreatic necrosectomy is safe and prevents future biliary complications: a 20-year single institutional experience with 217 consecutive patients. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(1):32–37; discussion 7–8.
- 22 Badalov N, Baradarian R, Iswara K, Li J, Steinberg W, Tenner S. Drug-induced acute pancreatitis: an evidence-based review. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2007;5(6):648–661; quiz 4.
- **23** Scherer J, Singh VP, Pitchumoni CS et al. Issues in hypertriglyceridemic pancreatitis: an update. J Clin Gastroenterol 2014;48(3):195–203.
- 24 Frey CF, Zhou H, Harvey DJ, White RH. The incidence and case-fatality rates of acute biliary, alcoholic, and idiopathic pancreatitis in California, 1994–2001. Pancreas 2006;33(4):336–344.
- 25 Andersson B, Pendse ML, Andersson R. Pancreatic function, quality of life and costs at long-term followup after acute pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2010;16(39):4944–4951.
- **26** Hochman D, Louie B, Bailey R. Determination of patient quality of life following severe acute pancreatitis. Can J Surg 2006;49(2):101–106.
- 27 Wright SE, Lochan R, Imrie K et al. Quality of life and functional outcome at 3, 6 and 12 months after acute necrotising pancreatitis. Intensive Care Med 2009;35(11):1974–1978.
- 28 Pendharkar SA, Salt K, Plank LD, Windsor JA, Petrov MS. Quality of life after acute pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Pancreas 2014;43(8):1194–1200.
- **29** Bertin C, Pelletier AL, Vullierme MP et al. Pancreas divisum is not a cause of pancreatitis by itself but acts as a partner of genetic mutations. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107(2):311–317.
- **30** Cote GA, Imperiale TF, Schmidt SE et al. Similar efficacies of biliary, with or without pancreatic, sphincterotomy in treatment of idiopathic recurrent acute pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2012;143(6):1502–1509;e1.

- **31** Pelli H, Sand J, Laippala P, Nordback I. Long-term follow-up after the first episode of acute alcoholic pancreatitis: time course and risk factors for recurrence. Scand J Gastroenterol 2000;35(5):552–555.
- **32** Trna J, Vege SS, Pribramska V et al. Lack of significant liver enzyme elevation and gallstones and/or sludge on ultrasound on day 1 of acute pancreatitis is associated with recurrence after cholecystectomy: a population-based study. Surgery 2012;151(2):199–205.
- **33** Whitcomb DC. Genetic risk factors for pancreatic disorders. Gastroenterology 2013;144(6):1292–1302.
- 34 Nojgaard C, Becker U, Matzen P, Andersen JR, Holst C, Bendtsen F. Progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis: prognostic factors, mortality, and natural course. Pancreas 2011;40(8):1195–1200.
- **35** Sankaran SJ, Xiao AY, Wu LM, Windsor JA, Forsmark CE, Petrov MS. Frequency of progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis and risk factors: a meta-analysis. Gastroenterology 2015;149(6):1490–1500;e1.
- **36** Lankisch PG, Assmus C, Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB. Epidemiology of pancreatic diseases in Luneburg County. A study in a defined German population. Pancreatology 2002;2(5):469–477.
- 37 Ammann RW, Akovbiantz A, Largiader F, Schueler G. Course and outcome of chronic pancreatitis. Longitudinal study of a mixed medical-surgical series of 245 patients. Gastroenterology 1984;86(5 pt 1):820–828.
- 38 Cavallini G, Frulloni L, Pederzoli P et al. Long-term follow-up of patients with chronic pancreatitis in Italy. Scand J Gastroenterol 1998;33(8):880–889.
- **39** Lankisch PG, Lohr-Happe A, Otto J, Creutzfeldt W. Natural course in chronic pancreatitis. Pain, exocrine and endocrine pancreatic insufficiency and prognosis of the disease. Digestion 1993;54(3):148–155.
- **40** Layer P, Yamamoto H, Kalthoff L, Clain JE, Bakken LJ, DiMagno EP. The different courses of early-and late-onset idiopathic and alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1994;107(5):1481–1487.
- **41** Ammann RW, Buehler H, Muench R, Freiburghaus AW, Siegenthaler W. Differences in the natural history of idiopathic (nonalcoholic) and alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. A comparative long-term study of 287 patients. Pancreas 1987;2(4):368–377.
- **42** Ammann RW, Muellhaupt B. The natural history of pain in alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1999;116(5):1132–1140.
- **43** Wilcox CM, Yadav D, Ye T et al. Chronic pancreatitis pain pattern and severity are independent of abdominal imaging findings. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015;13(3):552–560; quiz e28–9.
- **44** Lankisch PG. Natural course of chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2001;1(1):3–14.

- 45 Anderson MA, Akshintala V, Albers KM et al. Mechanism, assessment and management of pain in chronic pancreatitis: recommendations of a multidisciplinary study group. Pancreatology 2016;16(1):83–94.
- **46** Bellin MD, Gelrud A, Arreaza-Rubin G et al. Total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation: summary of an NIDDK workshop. Ann Surg 2015;261(1):21–29.
- **47** Andersen DK. The practical importance of recognizing pancreatogenic or type 3c diabetes. Diabetes Metab Res Rev 2012;28(4):326–328.
- 48 Malka D, Hammel P, Sauvanet A et al. Risk factors for diabetes mellitus in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2000;119(5):1324–1332.
- **49** Dumasy V, Delhaye M, Cotton F, Deviere J. Fat malabsorption screening in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99(7):1350–1354.
- 50 Duggan SN, Smyth ND, Murphy A, Macnaughton D, O'Keefe SJ, Conlon KC. High prevalence of osteoporosis in patients with chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;12(2):219–228.
- **51** D'Haese JG, Ceyhan GO, Demir IE et al. Pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy in patients with exocrine pancreatic insufficiency due to chronic pancreatitis: a 1-year disease management study on symptom control and quality of life. Pancreas 2014;43(6):834–841.

- **52** Layer P, Keller J, Lankisch PG. Pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2001;3(2):101–108.
- 53 Raimondi S, Lowenfels AB, Morselli-Labate AM, Maisonneuve P, Pezzilli R. Pancreatic cancer in chronic pancreatitis; aetiology, incidence, and early detection. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2010;24(3):349–358.
- 54 Amann ST, Yadav D, Barmada MM et al. Physical and mental quality of life in chronic pancreatitis: a casecontrol study from the North American Pancreatitis Study 2 cohort. Pancreas 2013;42(2):293–300.
- 55 Olesen SS, Juel J, Nielsen AK, Frokjaer JB, Wilder-Smith OH, Drewes AM. Pain severity reduces life quality in chronic pancreatitis: Implications for design of future outcome trials. Pancreatology 2014;14(6):497–502.
- **56** Mullady DK, Yadav D, Amann ST et al. Type of pain, pain-associated complications, quality of life, disability and resource utilisation in chronic pancreatitis: a prospective cohort study. Gut 2011;60(1):77–84.
- 57 Hall TC, Garcea G, Webb MA, Al-Leswas D, Metcalfe MS, Dennison AR. The socio-economic impact of chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review. J Eval Clin Pract 2014;20(3):203–207.
- 58 Yadav D, Timmons L, Benson JT, Dierkhising RA, Chari ST. Incidence, prevalence, and survival of chronic pancreatitis: a population-based study. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106(12):2192–2199.

Chronic Pancreatitis with Inflammatory Mass of the Pancreatic Head

Ulrich F. Wellner and Tobias Keck

Department of Surgery, University of Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany

Introduction

Chronic pancreatitis can present with enlargement and mass formation of the pancreatic head, mimicking virtually all symptoms of a malignant pancreatic head tumor and confronting the clinician with significant diagnostic and therapeutic challenges. This phenomenon has been termed the "inflammatory (pseudo) tumor" [1], "tumorforming chronic pancreatitis" [2], and other terms. Here we will use the term inflammatory pancreatic head mass (IPHM).

From a pathophysiological point of view, IPHM is thought to result from recurrent acute and chronic inflammation of the pancreatic parenchyma. At the same time it acts as a "pacemaker," perpetuating the disease progression by causing obstruction of the main pancreatic duct (MPD) leading to chronic ductal hypertension [3]. There is no generally accepted definition of IPHM, but the following criteria may be applied: the presence of an abnormally enlarged pancreatic head, often accompanied by pancreatic calcifications, MPD dilatation and irregularities, and atrophy of the pancreatic parenchyma to the left of the mesentericoportal axis [4–6] (Figs 43.1 and 43.2).

Incidence

The concept of the IPHM as a pacemaker of chronic pancreatitis was proposed by Beger et al. [3] and is followed mainly by European surgeons. The incidence of IPHM in surgical patients is in the range of 85%, although exact figures have rarely been reported in detail [5,7]. In this respect, the average size of the pancreatic head has been shown to be significantly larger in a study comparing German patients (median 4.5 cm) and North American patients (median 2.6 cm) undergoing surgery for chronic pancreatitis [5]. The significance of this finding lies in the fact that it explains regional differences in operative procedures used to treat chronic pancreatitis, although the underlying cause is not clear.

Symptoms, Pathophysiology, and Clinical Problems

An IPHM can cause many clinical symptoms and complications, which in principle constitute the classic complications of chronic pancreatitis. Differential diagnosis and decision making may be complicated as almost all of these symptoms can also be caused by pancreatic head cancer.

One of the most frequently reported symptoms is pain [4,8,9]. Typically, the pain maximum is located to the epigastric area and may radiate to the flanks and back. In some cases, however, back pain may be the primary complaint. The pain can be episodic or continuous, with sudden exacerbations of variable frequency from daily to once in several months, often triggered by alcohol or food intake. Signs of acute pancreatitis-like elevation of serum amylase or lipase and edematous swelling of the pancreatic head are often found associated with severe acute pain attacks, but may also be missing, especially with longer duration of disease. In line with this, there is good evidence from histopathologic and experimental studies that pancreatic pain is not only caused by acute inflammation but also by chronic neuropathy of visceral nerves in the pancreas [8,9]. Importantly, about 50–90% of patients do not become pain-free even 10 years after disease onset [10].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

365

43



Figure 43.1 Inflammatory pancreatic head mass. Computed tomography showing a large inflammatory pancreatic head mass in a patient with chronic pancreatitis, with typical diffuse pancreatic calcifications. The impacted dislocated main pancreatic duct stent was removed during surgery.



Figure 43.2 Irregularities of the main pancreatic duct. Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography disclosing marked pancreatic duct irregularities and narrowing of the common bile duct in a patient with inflammatory pancreatic head mass.

Episodes of acute pancreatitis can lead to the development of pancreatic pseudocysts or walled-off necrosis (WON) (Fig. 43.3) [11], with secondary complications such as superinfection, hemorrhage, compression of the duodenum or bile duct, internal pancreatic fistula, and



Figure 43.3 Walled-off necrosis. Magnetic resonance imaging depicting an inflammatory pancreatic head mass with walled-off necrosis which developed after an episode of acute pancreatitis in a patient with chronic pancreatitis.

pancreatic ascites. Biliary stricture is reported in up to 35% of patients [6], leading to jaundice and recurrent cholangitis. Note that subclinical common bile duct (CBD) narrowing can be aggravated to frank obstruction by acute edematous swelling of the pancreatic head during episodes of acute pancreatitis. Maldigestion and malabsorption with steatorrhea, coagulopathy, and malnutrition occurs as a result of persistent cholestasis. Duodenal stenosis is found in about 10% of patients [6], resulting in gastric dilatation, postprandial bloating and vomiting, anorexia, and malnutrition. Malnutrition may be exaggerated by pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. Loss of endocrine function typically occurs later and will affect around 80% of patients [10]. Stenosis and finally thrombotic occlusion of the mesentericoportal vessels is usually a late complication. Occlusion of the splenic vein results in left-sided portal hypertension with development of gastric fundal varices and splenomegaly. As complete occlusion of the portal vein usually develops gradually, extensive collaterals develop around the pancreatic head, a phenomenon called cavernous transformation [6]. Patients with chronic pancreatitis have a tenfold elevated risk (about 3%) of developing pancreatic cancer [10].

Clinical Workup and Differential Diagnosis

The most important differential diagnoses are pancreatic head cancer and autoimmune pancreatitis. Careful clinical history taking can yield important hints. Long-standing complaints or recurrent attacks over a period of years rather than months, accompanied by signs of chronic malnutrition, point toward benign IPHM, whereas clinical deterioration over weeks to months with weight loss or new-onset diabetes mellitus are suggestive of malignancy. Jaundice can occur with IPHM but should always prompt efforts to rule out malignancy. Associated autoimmune disease points to autoimmune pancreatitis [12]. Laboratory workup should include serum amylase and lipase activity and carbohydrate antigen 19-9 (CA19-9), as elevated serum enzyme activity indicates an episode of acute pancreatitis, whereas marked elevation of the tumor marker in the absence of acute pancreatitis is suggestive of malignancy. Sensitivity and specificity of CA19-9 for discrimination of chronic pancreatitis from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) were reported as 84% and 75% [13]. Serum immunoglobulin G4 (IgG4) can be increased in autoimmune pancreatitis [14]. Because of the risk of tumor spillage and lack of therapeutic consequences, tissue biopsy is not recommended when resectable malignancy is suspected [15].

Cross-sectional imaging by contrast-enhanced computed tomography (CE-CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is mandatory. In IPHM, the pancreatic head is enlarged with loss of the lobular parenchymal architecture, calcifications and narrowing of the pancreatic duct (Fig. 43.1). There can be mass-forming lesions in the pancreatic head virtually indistinguishable from pancreatic cancer. Upstream MPD dilatation is often absent in autoimmune pancreatitis [12]. Accuracy of modern cross-sectional imaging for differentiation of IPHM and pancreatic cancer has been reported in the range of 90% [16]. Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography can be a valid substitute for invasive endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) to assess configuration of the biliary tree and MPD (Fig. 43.2) and has better ability to distinguish liver metastasis from other lesions [17]. In view of eventual surgical intervention, it is important to assess mesentericoportal vein status and signs of portal hypertension.

Treatment

Asymptomatic IPHM almost does not exist, although symptom-free periods of weeks to months are common. Indications for invasive treatment are persistent pain or dependence on analgesics, recurrent acute pancreatitis, obstructive cholestasis, gastric outlet obstruction, development of persistent large or symptomatic pancreatic pseudocysts or WON, and suspicion of malignancy. Conservative management is chosen in case of inoperability or as a strategy to avoid operative treatment during a period of recovery, either after an episode of acute pancreatitis or as a bridge to operation. Medical therapy consists of pain control and eventual substitution of pancreatic enzymes and insulin. It must be stressed that clinical remission of symptoms can be achieved by cessation of alcohol consumption in alcohol-induced chronic pancreatitis. Furthermore, the major role of tobacco smoke as a causal agent has recently been recognized [18,19]. At least initially, surveillance of a pancreatic head mass by cross-sectional imaging should be performed every 3–6 months to rule out malignancy.

Endoscopic stenting of the MPD can be effective to induce remission of pancreatic cysts, pancreatic fistula, and pain by decompression of the MPD. However, two randomized trials and a current Cochrane review show that surgical treatment provides more effective and durable pain control than endoscopic or conservative treatment [20–23]. Another disadvantage of endoscopic therapy is the necessity of regular stent exchange every 3–6 months to prevent cholangitis and tissue overgrowth. When a stent cannot be removed due to incrustation or migration, surgical intervention is needed (Fig. 43.1). Stenting of the CBD for obstructive jaundice is only a short-term option as remission of CBD obstruction can only be expected in cases of acute edematous swelling of the IPHM in acute pancreatitis.

Operative therapy can be divided into drainage and resectional procedures. Although drainage procedures aim at decompression of the MPD by pancreatojejunostomy, removal of the IPHM is the goal of resectional procedures, which can be combined with longitudinal MPD drainage. On surgical exploration, the IPHM is usually found to be heavily indurated and the inflammatory fibrotic process may extend into the peripancreatic tissues, causing heavy adhesions to nearby organs, such as the retropancreatic blood vessels, duodenum, and hepatoduodenal ligament. These conditions render operative procedures involving the pancreatic head very challenging and in rare cases even technically impossible, especially when associated mesentericoportal hypertension leads to diffuse bleeding.

Radical pancreatoduodenectomy with (Longmire-Traverso [24]) or without (Kausch–Whipple [25,26]) preservation of the pylorus is the procedure of choice when malignancy is suspected and offers very good longterm pain control in chronic pancreatitis. For the IPHM, duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection (DPPHR) was developed by Beger and colleagues [3]. In the subsequently reported Frey procedure [27], pancreatic parenchyma is spared by excoriation of the IPHM without transection at the pancreatic neck, and laterolateral pancreatojejunostomy ensures adequate MPD decompression. The Berne/Farkas modification of the Beger procedure [28] omits pancreatic transection and laterolateral pancreatojejunostomy, while in the Hamburg modification [6], drainage of the MPD is extended by a V-shaped excision along the MPD.

With regard to the evidence for the choice between these surgical options, five randomized controlled trials (RCT) have shown reduced perioperative and shortterm morbidity in DPPHR compared to pancreatoduodenectomy, whereas rates of pain relief and long-term outcomes seem to be equal [29]. However, a current Cochrane review of the reported RCT did not confirm significant differences [30]. A drawback of the reported RCT is a relatively low methodological quality [30] and the fact that they were not adequately powered for analysis of long-term results [29]. Equal results were reported from four RCT comparing Beger versus Frey procedures [29], and one RCT involved the Berne modification [31], reporting improved perioperative outcome compared to the Beger procedure.

Pure MPD drainage procedures such as the Puestow-Gillesby [32] (pancreatic left resection with splenectomy and laterolateral pancreatojejunostomy), Partington-Rochelle [33] (laterolateal pancreatojejonostomy) or Izbicki [34] (longitudinal V-shaped excision and laterolateral pancreatojejunostomy) operations do not remove the IPHM. MPD drainage in unselected patients only achieved 50-65% permanent pain control [6], which is inferior to that of pancreatic head resection with 75-95% [35-47]. Although no randomized trial has compared drainage versus resection procedures, drainage procedures are reserved for patients without IPHM. However, in case of mesentericoportal vein occlusion with portal hypertension and cavernous transformation, pancreatic head resection becomes impossible and therapy is limited to operative or endoscopic MPD drainage. Preoperative recanalization of the portal vein can be performed in selected patients with short-segment portal vein occlusion [48]. Gastroenterostomy and hepaticojejunostomy are measures of last choice for biliary or duodenal obstruction.

Correct timing is an important aspect in the management of patients with IPHM. A current systematic review confirms that the best results are achieved by early surgical therapy [49]. Maximum duration of a trial of nonoperative management of IPHM should be 6 months, as optimal operative treatment usually becomes impossible

References

- Zech CJ, Bruns C, Reiser MF, Herrmann KA. [Tumorlike lesion of the pancreas in chronic pancreatitis : imaging characteristics of computed tomography]. Radiologe 2008;48(8):777–784.
- **2** Suda K, Takase M, Fukumura Y, Kashiwagi S. Pathology of autoimmune pancreatitis and tumor-forming pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2007;42(suppl 18):22–27.

in an advanced stage. In the presence of mesentericoportal vein narrowing or partial thrombosis, elective surgery should be performed as soon as possible, and prophylactic anticoagulation is advocated prior to surgery.

Certain contraindications impede early surgery. Cachexia should be treated by high-caloric nutrition with adequate simultaneous supplementation of pancreatic enzymes and vitamins, and in case of gastric outlet obstruction by jejunal tube feeding, to achieve adequate nutritional status for operation. Elective surgery is also not indicated until at least 3 months have passed since the last episode of acute pancreatitis. Serum pancreatic enzyme activity can be used to monitor acute pancreatitis activity.

On histopathologic workup, IPHM is characterized by fibrotic atrophy of exocrine acinar epithelium, the remaining ductal and islet epithelia becoming "skeletonized" in fibrous connective tissue. Strong inflammatory granulocytic or lymphocytic infiltration is uncommon. In contrast, autoimmune pancreatitis typically shows duct-centric inflammation, with IgG4-positive plasma cells or granulocytic epithelial lesions [12]. As overall tissue organization is heavily disturbed and chronic pancreatitis can be associated with pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia, distinction from PDAC can be difficult even for experienced pathologists. Intraoperative frozen section examination, at least of the surgical resection margins, is mandatory and in case of any doubt, radical oncologic resection is warranted.

Conclusions

Chronic pancreatitis with IPHM is a domain of surgical therapy. The main differential diagnoses are pancreatic head cancer and autoimmune pancreatitis. Best results are achieved by resection of the pancreatic head mass with adequate drainage of the pancreatic duct early in the course of the disease, but pancreatic head resection may become impossible in advanced disease. Adequate workup and timing of conservative and surgical therapy ensure successful management.

- **3** Beger HG, Krautzberger W, Bittner R, Buchler M, Limmer J. Duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas in patients with severe chronic pancreatitis. Surgery 1985;97(4):467–473.
- **4** Buchler MW, Martignoni ME, Friess H, Malfertheiner P. A proposal for a new clinical classification of chronic pancreatitis. BMC Gastroenterology 2009;9:93.

- 5 Keck T, Marjanovic G, Fernandez-del Castillo C et al. The inflammatory pancreatic head mass: significant differences in the anatomic pathology of German and American patients with chronic pancreatitis determine very different surgical strategies. Ann Surg 2009;249(1):105–110.
- **6** Bachmann K, Izbicki JR, Yekebas EF. Chronic pancreatitis: modern surgical management. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2011;396(2):139–149.
- 7 van der Gaag NA, Boermeester MA, Gouma DJ. The inflammatory pancreatic head mass. Ann Surg 2009;250(2):352–353; author reply 353.
- 8 Demir IE, Tieftrunk E, Maak M, Friess H, Ceyhan GO. Pain mechanisms in chronic pancreatitis: of a master and his fire. Langenbeck's Arch Surg 2011;396(2):151–160.
- **9** Ceyhan GO, Bergmann F, Kadihasanoglu M et al. Pancreatic neuropathy and neuropathic pain—a comprehensive pathomorphological study of 546 cases. Gastroenterology 2009;136(1):177–186;e1.
- 10 Lankisch PG, Lohr-Happe A, Otto J, Creutzfeldt W. Natural course in chronic pancreatitis. Pain, exocrine and endocrine pancreatic insufficiency and prognosis of the disease. Digestion 1993;54(3):148–155.
- 11 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62(1):102–111.
- 12 Frulloni L. A practical approach to the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2011;17(16):2076.
- 13 Talar-Wojnarowska R, Gasiorowska A, Olakowski M, Lekstan A, Lampe P, Malecka-Panas E. Clinical value of serum neopterin, tissue polypeptide-specific antigen and CA19–9 levels in differential diagnosis between pancreatic cancer and chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2010;10(6):689–694.
- 14 Morselli-Labate AM, Pezzilli R. Usefulness of serum IgG4 in the diagnosis and follow up of autoimmune pancreatitis: a systematic literature review and metaanalysis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;24(1):15–36.
- 15 Asbun HJ, Conlon K, Fernandez-Cruz L et al. When to perform a pancreatoduodenectomy in the absence of positive histology? A consensus statement by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery [Internet]. http://www.surgjournal. com/article/S0039–6060(13)00677-6/abstract. Accessed January 27, 2014.
- 16 Mori H. New insight of pancreatic imaging: from "unexplored" to "explored." Abdom Imaging 2010;35(2):130–133.
- 17 Conrad C, Fernández-Del Castillo C. Preoperative evaluation and management of the pancreatic head mass. J Surg Oncol 2013;107(1):23–32.

- 18 Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB, Mullhaupt B et al. Cigarette smoking accelerates progression of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54(4):510–514.
- **19** Ye X, Lu G, Huai J, Ding J. Impact of smoking on the risk of pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. PLoS ONE 2015;10(4):e0124075.
- **20** Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Nio Y et al. Endoscopic versus surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2007;356(7):676–684.
- 21 Dite P, Ruzicka M, Zboril V, Novotný I. A prospective, randomized trial comparing endoscopic and surgical therapy for chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2003;35(7):553–558.
- 22 Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Laramée P et al. Long-term outcomes of endoscopic vs surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141(5):1690–1695.
- 23 Ahmed Ali U, Pahlplatz JM, Nealon WH, van Goor H, Gooszen HG, Boermeester MA. Endoscopic or surgical intervention for painful obstructive chronic pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012;1:CD007884.
- 24 Traverso LW, Longmire WP. Preservation of the pylorus in pancreaticoduodenectomy. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1978;146(6):959–962.
- **25** Kausch. Das Carcinom der Papilla Duodeni und seine radikale Entfernung. Beitr Z Clin Chir 1912;78:439–486.
- **26** Whipple A. A reminiscene: pancreaticoduodenectomy. Rev Surg 1963;20:221–225.
- 27 Frey CF, Smith GJ. Description and rationale of a new operation for chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 1987;2(6):701–707.
- **28** Müller MW, Friess H, Leitzbach S et al. Perioperative and follow-up results after central pancreatic head resection (Berne technique) in a consecutive series of patients with chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg 2008;196(3):364–372.
- **29** Hartmann D, Friess H. Surgical approaches to chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2015;2015:503109.
- **30** Gurusamy KS, Lusuku C, Halkias C, Davidson BR. Duodenum-preserving pancreatic resection versus pancreaticoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2016;2:CD011521.
- **31** Köninger J, Seiler CM, Sauerland S et al. Duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection—a randomized controlled trial comparing the original Beger procedure with the Berne modification (ISRCTN No. 50638764). Surgery 2008;143(4):490–498.
- **32** Puestow CB, Gillesby WJ. Retrograde surgical drainage of pancreas for chronic relapsing pancreatitis. AMA Arch Surg 1958;76(6):898–907.

- **33** Partington PF, Rochelle REL. Modified Puestow procedure for retrograde drainage of the pancreatic duct. Ann Surg 1960;152(6):1037–1043.
- 34 Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Broering DC, Kuechler T, Broelsch CE. Longitudinal V-shaped excision of the ventral pancreas for small duct disease in severe chronic pancreatitis: prospective evaluation of a new surgical procedure. Ann Surg 1998;227(2):213–219.
- 35 Adams DB, Ford MC, Anderson MC. Outcome after lateral pancreaticojejunostomy for chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1994;219(5):481–487; discussion 487–489.
- 36 AGA. American Gastroenterological Association Medical Position Statement: treatment of pain in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1998;115(3):763–764.
- 37 Beger HG, Schlosser W, Friess HM, Buchler MW. Duodenum-preserving head resection in chronic pancreatitis changes the natural course of the disease: a single-center 26-year experience. Ann Surg 1999;230(4):512–519; discussion 519–523.
- 38 Buchler MW, Friess H, Muller MW, Wheatley AM, Beger HG. Randomized trial of duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection versus pylorus-preserving Whipple in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1995;169(1):65–69; discussion 69–70.
- **39** Delcore R, Rodriguez FJ, Thomas JH, Forster J, Hermreck AS. The role of pancreatojejunostomy in patients without dilated pancreatic ducts. Am J Surg 1994;168(6):598–601; discussion 601–602.
- **40** Greenlee HB, Prinz RA, Aranha GV. Long-term results of side-to-side pancreaticojejunostomy. World J Surg 1990;14(1):70–76.
- **41** Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Knoefel WT et al. Complications of adjacent organs in chronic pancreatitis managed by

duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas. Br J Surg 1994;81(9):1351–1355.

- **42** Jimenez RE, Fernandez-Del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. World J Surg 2003;27(11):1211–1216.
- **43** Riediger H, Adam U, Fischer E et al. Long-term outcome after resection for chronic pancreatitis in 224 patients. J Gastrointest Surg 2007;11(8):949–959; discussion 959–60.
- **44** Saeger HD, Schwall G, Trede M. [The Whipple partial duodenopancreatectomy—its value in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis]. Zentralbl Chir 1995;120(4):287–291.
- **45** Schnelldorfer T, Lewin DN, Adams DB. Operative management of chronic pancreatitis: longterm results in 372 patients. J Am Coll Surg 2007;204(5):1039–1045; discussion 1045–1047.
- **46** Strate T, Taherpour Z, Bloechle C et al. Long-term follow-up of a randomized trial comparing the beger and frey procedures for patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2005;241(4):591–598.
- Wilson TG, Hollands MJ, Little JM.
 Pancreaticojejunostomy for chronic pancreatitis. Aust N Z J Surg 1992;62(2):111–115.
- **48** Adam U, Makowiec F, Riediger H et al. Pancreatic head resection for chronic pancreatitis in patients with extrahepatic generalized portal hypertension. Surgery 2004;135(4):411–418.
- 49 Yang CJ, Bliss LA, Schapira EF et al. Systematic review of early surgery for chronic pancreatitis: impact on pain, pancreatic function, and reintervention. J Gastrointest Surg 2014;18(10):1863–1869.

Early Chronic Pancreatitis

Tetsuhide Ito¹, Masayuki Hijioka², and Tooru Shimosegawa³

¹ Neuroendocrine Tumor Centre, Fukuoka Sanno Hospital, and International University of Health and Welfare, Fukuoka, Japan

² Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Science, Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Kyushu University, Fukuoka, Japan

³ Division of Gastroenterology, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan

Introduction

44

The concept of chronic pancreatitis as a disease was established by Comfort et al. at the Mayo Clinic in 1946. They proposed that chronic pancreatitis occurs when pancreatic fibrosis has been gradually enhanced by repetitive acute inflammation and is characterized by the progressive destruction of the pancreas [1]. Later, the disease concept was described by the Marseille classification [2], the revised Marseille classification in 1984 [3], the Cambridge classification in 1984 [4], and the Marseille-Rome classification in 1988 [5]. In these classification systems, irreversible pancreatic changes associated with chronic pancreatitis were considered to cause progressive or permanent loss of pancreatic endocrine and exocrine functions. Because it has been shown that the mean life expectancy of patients with chronic pancreatitis is short and their rate of contracting pancreatic cancer is high [6,7], preventing the progression of the disease through early diagnosis and early intervention is desirable. In addition, the identification of genes responsible for hereditary pancreatitis, the clarification of the genetic background of idiopathic pancreatitis [8-11], and the discovery of pancreatic stellate cells [12-14] have been reported. Furthermore, it has been shown in an animal model of chronic pancreatitis that the disease conditions can recover completely by early treatment intervention [15,16], suggesting the importance of early intervention as well as early diagnosis. These findings led to the revision of the Clinical Diagnostic Criteria for Chronic Pancreatitis in Japan in 2009 to include a category of early chronic pancreatitis.

Diagnosis of Early Chronic Pancreatitis

In Japan, the clinical diagnostic criteria were revised in 2009 and published as the "Japanese Clinical Diagnostic Criteria for Chronic Pancreatitis 2009" [17]. Early chronic pancreatitis was defined and incorporated as a disease concept in the new criteria (Fig. 44.1).

Early chronic pancreatitis is a disease that does not satisfy the conditions for the definitive diagnosis or probable diagnosis in the Clinical Diagnostic Criteria for Chronic Pancreatitis 2009 but satisfies two or more of the following conditions: (i) repetitive episodes of upper abdominal pain, (ii) abnormal pancreatic enzyme values in the blood/ urine, (iii) pancreatic exocrine dysfunction, and (iv) a history of persistently consuming 80g of alcohol or more per day. In addition, a patient should also have imaging findings of early chronic pancreatitis, as shown in Box 44.1. With regard to diagnostic imaging for early chronic pancreatitis, findings on either endoscopic retrograde pancreatography (ERP) or endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) are used, with the Cambridge classification [4] as a reference for ERP and the Rosemont classification [18] as a reference for EUS. However, findings from EUS, which can be more easily obtained for outpatients, are valued more than findings from invasive ERP. In addition, the guidelines indicate that diagnostic imaging, including EUS, within 3 months of diagnosis is desirable for suspected cases of chronic pancreatitis and that EUS is essential for diagnosing early chronic pancreatitis [19]. International consensus guidelines for chronic pancreatitis are currently being created. In the near future international criteria for diagnosis of early chronic pancreatitis will be needed.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 44.1 Diagnostic path for chronic pancreatitis. The figure shows a schematic flow diagram for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis (CP). EUS, endoscopic ultrasound; ERCP, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. Source: Adapted from Ito et al. 2015 [19].



References

- 1 Comfort MW, Gambill EE, Baggenstoss AH. Chronic relapsing pancreatitis. A study of twenty-nine cases without associated disease of the biliary or gastrointestinal tract. Gastroenterology 1946;4:376–408.
- **2** Sarles H. Pancreatitis. Symposium of Marseille 1963. Basel: Karger, 1965.
- 3 Singer MV, Gyr K, Sarles H. Revised classification of pancreatitis. Report of the Second International Symposium on the Classification of Pancreatitis in Marseille, France, March 28–30,1984. Gastroenterology 1985;89:683–685.
- 4 Sarner M, Cotton PB. Classification of pancreatitis. Gut 1984;25:756–759.
- **5** Sarles H, Adler G, Dani R et al. The pancreatitis classification of Marseilles-Rome 1988. Scand J Gastroenterol 1989;24:641–642.
- 6 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Cavallini G et al. Pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Pancreatitis Study Group. N Engl J Med 1993;328;1433–1437.
- 7 Ueda J, Tanaka M, Ohtsuka T et al. Surgery for chronic pancreatitis decreases the risk for pancreatic cancer: a

multicenter retrospective analysis. Surgery 2013;153:357–364.

- **8** Comfort MW, Steinberg AG: Pedigree of a family with hereditary chronic relapsing pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1952;21:54–63.
- **9** Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Nat Genet 1996;14:141–145.
- 10 Witt H, Luck W, Hennies HC et al. Mutations in the gene encoding the serine protease inhibitor, Kazal type 1 are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2000;25:213–216.
- 11 Witt H, Beer S, Rosendahl J et al. Variants in CPA1 are strongly associated with early onset chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2013;45;1216–1220.
- 12 Bchem MG, Schneider E, Gross H et al. Identification, culture, and characterization of pancreatic stellate cells in rats and humans. Gastroenterology 1998;115;421–432.
- 13 Apte MV, Haber PS, Applegate TL et al. Periacinar stellate shaped cells in rat pancreas:identification, isolation, and culture. Gut 1998;43:128–133.

- 14 Masamune A, Shimosegawa T. Pancreatic stellate cells multi-functional cells in the pallcreas. Pancreatology 2013;13:102–105.
- 15 Gibo J, Ito T, Kawabe K et al. Camostat mesilate attenuates pancreatic fibrosis via inhibition of monocytes and pancreatic stellate cells activity. Lab Invest 2005;85:75–89.
- 16 Zhao HF, Ito T, Gibo J et al. Anti-monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 gene therapy attenuates experimental chronic pancreatitis induced by dibutyltin dichloride in rats. Gut 2005;54:1759–1767.
- 17 Shimosegawa T, Kataoka K, Kamisawa T et al. The revised Japanese clinical diagnostic criteria for chronic pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2010;45:584–591.
- 18 Catalano MF, Sahai A, Levy M et al. EUS-based criteria for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis: the Rosemont classification. Gastrointestinal Endosc 2009;69:1251–1261.
- **19** Ito T, Ishiguro H, Ohara H et al. Evidence-based clinical practice guidelines for chronic pancreatitis 2015. J Gastroenterol 2016;51:85–92.

45

Hereditary Chronic Pancreatitis: Molecular Pattern, Clinical Consequences, and Management Principles

Celeste Shelton¹ and David C. Whitcomb²

¹ Departments of Medicine, Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition, and Human Genetics, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA ² Departments of Medicine, Cell Biology & Molecular Physiology, and Human Genetics, Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition, University of Pittsburgh/UPMC, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Clinical and Genetic Definitions

Hereditary pancreatitis is a syndrome that encompasses acute pancreatitis, recurrent acute pancreatitis (RAP), and chronic pancreatitis. A new mechanistic definition of chronic pancreatitis is useful for framing hereditary pancreatitis as a process extending from asymptomatic risk to end-stage disease. Chronic pancreatitis is now defined both by its essence and its character as "a pathologic fibro-inflammatory syndrome of the pancreas in individuals with genetic, environmental and/or other risk factors who develop persistent pathologic responses to parenchymal injury or stress" [1]. In addition, "Common features of established and advanced chronic pancreatitis include pancreatic atrophy, fibrosis, pain syndromes, duct distortion and strictures, calcifications, pancreatic exocrine dysfunction, pancreatic endocrine dysfunction and dysplasia" [1]. The definition was designed to assist in the early diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis, the prognosis, and in the type and timing of potential therapies.

Hereditary pancreatitis is defined by clinical presentation in a family or by genetic test results in an affected individual. In families, hereditary pancreatitis is defined as two or more first-degree relatives or three or more second-degree relatives with RAP or chronic pancreatitis in two or more generations, consistent with an autosomal dominant inheritance pattern [2, 3]. Less commonly, families may appear to follow alternative inheritance patterns (e.g., autosomal recessive and complex). Alternatively, hereditary pancreatitis can be diagnosed in an individual with pancreatitis and a known pathogenic germline mutation, regardless of family history. Of importance, the penetrance of *PRSS1* hereditary pancreatitis is incomplete and, therefore, identification of a pathogenic *PRSS1* mutation in an asymptomatic individual is not sufficient for a diagnosis but does indicate high risk. Some families presenting with hereditary pancreatitis have pathogenic variants in the serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1 gene (*SPINK1*), the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator gene (*CFTR*), *SPINK1* plus *CFTR*, the chymotrypsin *C* gene (*CTRC*), or a more complex genotype [4]. Therefore, the absence of a pathogenic *PRSS1* variant does not preclude the diagnosis of hereditary pancreatitis in a family. A diagnosis of hereditary pancreatitis should always be considered for patients with idiopathic pancreatitis or early-onset pancreatitis, or in a family with multiple affected individuals.

Familial pancreatitis refers to the occurrence of pancreatitis of any cause in a family with an incidence greater than would be expected by chance alone. Familial pancreatitis does not follow an observable monogenic pattern of inheritance. Kindreds with familial pancreatitis may have shared genetic and/or environmental (e.g., alcohol, smoking, stress) risk factors that predispose them to pancreatitis above the general population risk.

Epidemiology

Hereditary pancreatitis is a rare genetic disorder. In 1952, Comfort and Steinburg described a large family with hereditary pancreatitis [5]. Since this initial report, hundreds of hereditary pancreatitis kindreds have been identified in several regions in the United States [5–7] and Europe [8–10]. A few families have also been identified in Japan [11, 12], Korea [13], China [14, 15],

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Malaysia [16], South America [17, 18], and Thailand [19]. The vast majority of hereditary pancreatitis kindreds identified in the United States are of European ancestry linked to large pedigrees (>500 people), suggesting founder effects (DC Whitcomb, unpublished data). However, haplotype analysis on local clusters of individuals with *PRSS1* R122H mutations in northern Germany suggested the presence of a mutation hotspot and excluded a single founder effect [20]. The reason that hereditary pancreatitis is rare in African and Asian populations is unknown.

The prevalence of hereditary pancreatitis differs by geographic region; hereditary pancreatitis has been observed most frequently in the United States and Europe. A national series of hereditary pancreatitis in France estimated a population prevalence of at least 0.3 per 100,000 [21]. In Denmark, 1% of persons with pancreatitis of unknown etiology were found to be positive for a *PRSS1* mutation [22]. The fraction of chronic pancreatitis patients with hereditary pancreatitis varies greatly from region to region and country to country as a result of founders originating from multiple generations in the past.

Clinical Presentation

Hereditary pancreatitis typically presents with acute pancreatitis in early adolescence, with a high risk of progression to chronic pancreatitis by early adulthood (Fig. 45.1). In hereditary pancreatitis, the phenotypic features are confined to the pancreas, whereas *CFTR*related disorders affect multiple organs as seen in cystic fibrosis. In patients who develop chronic pancreatitis, major comorbidities include pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, diabetes mellitus, and chronic pain syndromes. In comparison to chronic pancreatitis of other etiologies, hereditary pancreatitis has earlier age of onset and



appears to have higher cumulative risks for exocrine and endocrine failure in patients that develop chronic pancreatitis, as well as increased risk for pancreatic cancer.

The disease penetrance for a *PRSS1* mutation has been consistently estimated as ~80% [9, 10, 23, 24]. However, a national series of *PRSS1*-tested patients in France identified a penetrance of 93% [21]. Of note, estimates of penetrance may be inflated by biased study ascertainments. This is evidenced by the discovery of an R122H *PRSS1* kindred with low penetrance of pancreatitis [18]. Penetrance may also differ by type of mutation and presence of modifying risk factors. Assessment of six families in northern Spain identified a penetrance of 40.9% for the R122C *PRSS1* mutation [25]. Lifespan is not reduced as compared to the general population, except in patients who develop pancreatic adenocarcinoma [26].

Acute Pancreatitis

The median age of onset of acute pancreatitis is 10-12 years [10, 21]. Some studies have shown that the age of symptom onset is earlier in R122H PRSS1 carriers compared to N29I carriers and mutation negative patients [10, 23, 27]. A multicenter European (EUROPAC) study of 418 subjects from 112 families identified an age of onset of 10 years for the PRSS1 R122H mutation, 14 years for the N29I mutation, and 14.5 years in patients without an identified mutation [10]. Severity, length, and frequency of attacks are variable and can vary dramatically by family. In one large kindred, 58% of PRSS1 R122H subjects were <5 years at the age of symptom onset [23]. Shared modifier genes and environmental factors in families contribute to age of onset and severity. For example, disease onset in four twin pairs differed by median of 1 year (range 0-2.4 years) as compared to 7 years (range 2-15 years) in a nonsibling comparison group matched for mutation, gender, and age [24].



At least 83% of patients experience epigastric abdominal pain [21]. The number of reported hospitalizations for acute pancreatitis varies by family and mutations status, with nearly 90% of affected individuals reporting more than five hospitalizations [10, 23, 27, 28]. The EUROPAC study found a significant reduction in hospital admission rates for patients with a PRSS1 N29I mutation (0.19 per year) as compared to patients with a PRSS1 R122H mutation (0.33 per year) [10]. However, the difference in number of attacks between patients with an N29I mutation (1.4 per year) and an R122H mutation (2 per year) was not significantly different, suggesting that the N29I mutation results in less severe attacks [10]. The same study found that the majority of attacks are ≤ 7 days in length [10], but smoldering pancreatitis and/or persistence of pain that lasts weeks or months has been reported in patients with hereditary pancreatitis [2].

Chronic Pancreatitis

RAP progresses to chronic pancreatitis by the second or third decade of life in the majority of patients with hereditary pancreatitis. Rate and severity of pancreatic fibrosis and parenchymal destruction is highly variable, with a cumulative incidence of ~50% in a lifetime (Fig. 45.1). A trend exists between the number of attacks and degree of fibrosis, and this process is highly influenced by modifying factors. A study on pancreas histopathology in 10 patients with *PRSS1* hereditary pancreatitis demonstrated progressive lipomatous atrophy and adipose replacement of peripheral parenchyma [29].

Pancreatic Exocrine Insufficiency

Progression of inflammation and fibrosis eventually leads to pancreatic exocrine insufficiency in a significant subset of patients. Pancreatic exocrine insufficiency occurs when the pancreas cannot supply a sufficient quantity of digestive enzymes to the intestines, leading to maldigestion. This is believed to occur with the loss of about 90% of pancreatic exocrine function [30]. The EUROPAC study identified cumulative risks for exocrine failure of 8.4% at 20 years, 37.2% at 50 years, and 60.2% at 70 years, with a median time to malabsorption of 53 years [10]. No significant difference in time to malabsorption was found between men and women [10].

Diabetes Mellitus

As with other forms of chronic pancreatitis, chronic inflammation and progressive fibrosis also lead to islet cell injury. Glucose intolerance progresses to pancreatic endocrine insufficiency from loss of insulin-secreting beta cells. However, these patients also lose alpha cells so that they are at high risk for hypoglycemia. Diabetes mellitus from pancreatic exocrine disease and loss of the entire islets is classified as type 3c [31]. The danger of hypoglycemia is enhanced by untreated pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, since the ingestion of nutrients is not well coordinated with digestion and absorption. The cumulative risks for endocrine failure are 4.4% at 20 years, 47.6% at 50 years, and 79.1% at 80 years [10]. Median time to development of diabetes mellitus has been estimated to be 53 years and is not significantly influenced by gender and mutation status [10].

Pancreatic Cancer

Hereditary pancreatitis is associated with a >50-fold increased risk for pancreatic adenocarcinoma [10, 26, 32–36]. Cumulative risk for pancreatic cancer at 70 years has been estimated to be as high as 40% to <54% [10, 21, 34]. The risk for pancreatic cancer is highest in smokers and individuals with diabetes mellitus. Smokers with hereditary pancreatitis have about a twofold increased risk for pancreatic cancer, with development of cancer 20 years earlier than nonsmokers [35]. The increased risk for pancreatic cancer appears to result from chronic inflammation rather than a *PRSS1* mutation itself, since all forms of chronic pancreatitis are associated with pancreatic cancer [37–40]. Early-onset pancreatitis in hereditary pancreatitis is one of the strongest known risk factors for pancreatic cancer.

Incidence of pancreatic cancer varies extensively between hereditary pancreatitis families, and some families have high incidences of pancreatic cancer in the absence of clear environmental factors, suggesting the presence of risk and/or protective variants. Screening for pancreatic cancer is recommended for patients with a known mutation associated with hereditary pancreatitis [41], but the approach remains unclear since hereditary pancreatitis is associated with significant morphologic changes in the pancreatic gland, making imaging approaches challenging.

Management

As with pancreatitis of nongenetic etiology, management is aimed at prevention, reduction of symptoms such as fibrosis, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency and pancreatic endocrine insufficiency, and alleviation of pain. The approach should be based on targeting the underlying genetic factors, minimizing environmental stressors, and considering new therapeutic interventions as indicated. Alcohol, emotional stress, and dietary fat can exacerbate pancreatitis and should be avoided [9, 21]. Patients should also be counseled to refrain from smoking, which doubles the already increased risk for pancreatic cancer [35]. Antioxidants may reduce pain in a subset of patients [42, 43]. Common recommendations include a low-fat diet with multiple small meals a day and proper hydration to reduce the risk of an attack, but these recommendations are not based on strong evidence.

Pancreatic exocrine insufficiency should be anticipated and managed with early initiation of pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy. The diagnosis of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency currently relies on clinical suspicion from abdominal bloating, diarrhea, steatorrhea, deficiency of fat-soluble vitamins or vitamin B12, or unexplained weight loss. The most common diagnostic tests include measuring low levels of human fecal elastase, low serum trypsinogen levels, or clinical response to a trial of pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy.

Diabetes mellitus is common both in patients with pancreatitis and in the general population. In hereditary pancreatitis, type 3c diabetes mellitus typically develops years after the onset of chronic pancreatitis [44]. The diagnosis is challenging, and standardized protocols are not widely accepted. However, the clinical context of advanced chronic pancreatitis, especially with pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, should indicate caution and a multidisciplinary approach involving endocrinologists and pancreatologists [44]. The destruction of the islets may limit the use of some antidiabetic medications, and the use of insulin must be balanced with the ingestion and digestion of the meal, which may require the addition of pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy.

In the absence of pancreatic cancer, the primary indication for surgery is pain [45, 46]. Total pancreatectomy with islet cell autotransplantation (TPIAT) can be considered in younger patients with intractable, narcoticdependent pancreatic pain [47, 48]. Total pancreatectomy without islet autotransplantation can be considered in older patients with chronic pancreatitis for 20 years or more to reduce pain and as a last resort to reduce the risk of developing pancreatic cancer [45, 49]. The need and timing of this radical procedure requires both experience with the procedure and clear prognostic understanding of what will happen with and without TPIAT.

Molecular Genetics

In 1996, a missense mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene (*PRSS1*) was identified in a large hereditary pancreatitis family [50]. Mutations in *PRSS1* have since been identified in 65–100% of hereditary pancreatitis kindreds with an estimated penetrance of 80%. Since this discovery, additional genes associated with recurrent acute and chronic pancreatitis have been identified, particularly *SPINK1*, *CFTR*, and *CTRC* [51–54] (Tables 45.1 and 45.2). Other important genes that have been associated with chronic pancreatitis include *CLDN2* [55–57], *CASR* [3, 58], *CTSB* [59], *CPA1* [51, 55–57, 60], and *GGT1* [61]. Disease mechanisms for many of the genes associated with pancreatitis are complex, and gene–gene and gene–environment interactions are not fully defined [4, 51].

PRSS1

Cationic trypsinogen is the most abundant isoform of trypsinogen (~65%), followed by anionic trypsinogen (*PRSS2*, ~30%) and mesotrypsinogen (*PRSS3*, ~5%) [62].

Gene	Chromosome	Type of mutation	Mechanism
CTRC	1	Loss of function	Diminished trypsin degradation in pancreas
CASR	3	Loss of function; inappropriate localization	Elevated pancreatic calcium levels Hypothesized premature activation of trypsin
SPINK1	5	Loss of function	Diminished trypsin degradation in pancreas
PRSS1	7	Gain of function Loss of function	Premature activation of trypsinogen in pancreas Hypothesized misfolding-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress; associated with nonalcoholic, early-onset CP
CFTR	7	Loss of function	Loss of or diminished bicarbonate conductance leads to detainment of trypsinogen in the pancreas
CPA1	7	Loss of function	Hypothesized misfolding-induced endoplasmic reticulum stress; associated with nonalcoholic, early-onset CP
CTSB	8	Unknown—hypothesized gain of function	Hypothesized to induce premature activation of trypsinogen
CLDN2	Х	Altered regulatory element	Unknown; associated with alcoholic CP

Table 45.1 Genes associated with pancreatitis.

CP, chronic pancreatitis.

Table 45.2 Genotype-phenotype correlations and multiorgan s	syndromes.
---	------------

Genotype (variants)	Phenotype (syndromes)	Comment
PRSS1	Hereditary pancreatitis	Genetic counseling recommended
CFTR ^{sev} /CFTR ^{sev}	CF	Manage with a CF center
CFTR ^{sev} /CFTR ^{m-v}	Atypical CF	Manage with a CF center
SPINK1/SPINK1	Familial pancreatitis	Usually progresses to severe CP
$CFTR^{bicarb}/CFTR^{any}$	Pancreas/sinus/CBAVD	Newly defined syndrome
CFTR ^{any} /SPINK1	RAP/CP	Pancreas only
CTRC/SPINK1	RAP/CP	Pancreas only—not well studied
CASR/SPINK1	RAP/CP	Pancreas only—not well studied

CFTR: sev, severe mutations (typically functional class I–III); m-v, mild-variable mutations (typically *CFTR* functional class IV); bicarb, bicarbonate conductance-disrupting variant (e.g., R75Q); any, either severe, mild-variable, or bicarbonate-disrupting variant; CF, cystic fibrosis; CP, chronic pancreatitis; RAP, recurrent acute pancreatitis; CBAVD, congenital bilateral absence of the vas deferens.

Trypsinogen is the inactive zymogen of trypsin, a digestive enzyme and regulator of all pancreatic zymogens, except amylase and lipase. The trypsinogen activation peptide maintains the inactive enzyme until it is cleaved by enterokinase or another trypsin, generally in the duodenum. Self-destruction (autolysis) occurs at R122, which is located on the single chain that links the two globular domains of trypsin [63, 64]. Two calcium-binding pockets serve as "on–off" switches in response to calcium concentrations, inducing distinct conformational changes. Increased calcium concentrations facilitate trypsin activation, whereas reduced calcium levels permit autolysis [65].

PRSS1 gain-of-function mutations fall into two categories: (i) premature activation of trypsin in the pancreas or (ii) resistance to degradation [27, 66, 67]. Archer et al. confirmed the pathogenicity of PRSS1 R122H mutations in transgenic mice that presented with early-onset acinar cell injury and dedifferentiation, inflammatory cell infiltration, and progressive pancreatic fibrosis [68]. In humans, elevated levels of pancreatic trypsin lead to progressive lipomatous atrophy of the pancreatic parenchyma and adipose replacement [29]. Fibrosis is thin and loosely packed, in contrast to alcoholic and obstructive chronic pancreatitis [29]. Many of the less common PRSS1 variants found in patients with pancreatitis do not appear to be gain-of-function mutations. Instead, they may represent coding region variants causing protein misfolding, and triggering an unfolded protein stress response that drives fibrosis in a poorly defined way [69].

The most common *PRSS1* mutations are R122H and N29I (90%), previously designated as R117H and N21I by the chymotrypsin numbering system [10, 21, 70]. Less common mutations include A16V, R122C, N29T, D22G, and K23R. Mutations have primarily been identified in exons 2 and 3, but rare variants have also been identified in the 5' UTR, introns 1–4, and exons 4 and 5

(see www.pancreasgenetics.org). Copy number variations of the *PRSS1-PRSS2* locus have also been associated with chronic pancreatitis [71].

SPINK1

The serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1 (SPINK1; PST1) is a trypsin inhibitor secreted from pancreatic acinar cells. Loss-of-function mutations in SPINK1 reduce its protective function and predispose to pancreatitis [72]. Mutations are found in \sim 2% of the population and confer a 12-fold increased risk for pancreatitis [72, 73]. Nevertheless, fewer than 1% of SPINK1 carriers develop pancreatitis. Biallelic loss of function mutations in SPINK1 may lead to autosomal recessive pancreatitis. However, the majority of affected patients with SPINK1 mutations are heterozygous, indicating the presence of complex gene-gene and gene-environment interactions [74]. For example, SPINK1 can act as a disease modifier, and compound heterozygosity for pathogenic variants in SPINK1/PRSS1 and, more commonly, SPINK1/CFTR has been reported [53, 75].

SPINK1 mutations have been detected in 16–23% of patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis [72, 76, 77]. The most common high-risk haplotype identified in the United States and Europe is *SPINK1* N34S [72]. The *SPINK1* IVS3+2T>C splicing variant is common in Japan, China, and Korea [78–80].

CFTR

Mutations in the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (*CFTR*) are more common among patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis [81–83]. *CFTR* mutations may impair both chloride and bicarbonate conductance (e.g., severe mutations) or only bicarbonate conductance [84]. Homozygosity or compound heterozygosity for two "severe" *CFTR* mutations generally causes cystic fibrosis [85], whereas "mild-variable" or other mutations are associated with RAP, chronic pancreatitis, and/or other CFTR-related disorders [86]. *CFTR* carriers that develop pancreatitis are also likely to have an additional genetic (e.g., *SPINK1, CTRC*) or other (e.g., pancreas divisum) risk factor [53, 75, 87, 88]. CFTRassociated pancreatitis is considered in Chapter 47.

CTRC

Chymotrypsin C (CTRC) is a digestive enzyme and the primary regulator of trypsin. The action of chymotrypsin C is twofold and dependent on calcium concentrations. In the calcium-rich duodenum, chymotrypsin C promotes trypsinogen activation, but in solutions with lower calcium concentrations, it mediates trypsin degradation [89]. As with SPINK1, chymotrypsin C is believed to protect the pancreas from premature trypsin activation, with genetic defects increasing the risk of trypsin-mediated pancreatitis [90, 91]. Two mutations, R254W and K247 R254del, were found to be overrepresented in patients with idiopathic or hereditary chronic pancreatitis [90, 92]. The c.180 T > G variant has been identified in about 10.8% of persons of European ancestry in North America and moderately increases the risk of progression from recurrent acute to chronic pancreatitis, particularly in the presence of alcohol, tobacco, or PRSS1/SPINK1 mutations [93]. The independent effects of pathogenic CTRC variants appear to be low, but they clearly increase the risk of chronic pancreatitis in the context of other risk factors such as pathogenic CFTR variants [53], and can contribute to familial clustering of chronic pancreatitis cases.

Genetic Testing and Counseling

When a patient or family is suspicious for hereditary pancreatitis, a (minimum) three-generation pedigree should be collected, including family history of pancreatitis, age of onset, age at diagnosis for multiple pancreatic episodes, and pancreatic cancer [94]. Other information valuable for assessment of a family includes smoking and alcohol exposure, diabetes mellitus, pancreatic insufficiency, male infertility, cystic fibrosis chronic sinusitis, and nasal polyps [94]. Calculation of risk in a family depends on genotype, pattern of inheritance in the family, and environmental exposures (e.g., tobacco, alcohol).

Indications to offer genetic testing in a symptomatic patient include unexplained RAP and/or chronic pancreatitis, a first- or second-degree relative with pancreatitis, and/or unexplained pancreatitis in a child requiring hospitalization [95]. Genetic testing is commercially available for *PRSS1*, *SPINK1*, *CFTR*, and *CTRC*, including full gene sequencing. Deletion/duplication analysis may be considered in a proband if a mutation is not identified from sequencing or targeted mutation analysis.

Genetic testing should always be preceded and followed by appropriate genetic counseling [96, 97]. Results may have implications for patient risk, risk to other family members, and family planning [96, 98]. Another concern for genetic testing in this patient population, especially in the United States, is insurance discrimination [98]. The Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008 (GINA, Pub. L, 110-233) protects against genetic discrimination in health insurance and employment in the United States, but does not cover life, disability, or long-term care insurance. Patients and families should understand the benefits, limitations, and costs of genetic testing before the test is ordered [97]. Therefore, clinicians must understand the consequences of genetic testing and should provide counseling directly or refer patients to a genetic counselor to obtain appropriate informed consent.

Genetic testing in a symptomatic patient can clarify etiology and provide information on risk for related complications, such as pancreatic cancer. Identification of a responsible mutation may clarify risk for family members and provide information relevant to family planning. PRSS1-related hereditary pancreatitis follows an autosomal inheritance pattern, and each child of a parent with a PRSS1 mutation has a 50% or 1 in 2 chance of inheriting the deleterious allele. About 80% of individuals who inherit a PRSS1 mutation develop pancreatitis. Therefore, each child of a parent with a PRSS1 mutation has a ~40% chance of developing hereditary pancreatitis. However, variation in penetrance and severity exists between hereditary pancreatitis kindreds, and family history should always guide interpretation of results and risk calculation. Identifying a responsible genetic mutation in a family may also expedite diagnosis of family members and prevent unnecessary evaluation for other etiologies.

Predictive genetic testing in an asymptomatic individual is available when a mutation has been identified in a close family member. Testing for this mutation can clarify risk to develop pancreatitis and risk to descendants. Genetic testing may also identify family members that would benefit from lifestyle interventions to reduce risk and severity, such as avoidance of alcohol, smoking, and fatty foods.

A negative test result in a patient from a family with a known mutation reduces but does not remove the risk for hereditary pancreatitis. Families may share additional, unidentified risk factors that predispose to pancreatic disease. Furthermore, not all families in which hereditary pancreatitis appears have an identifiable mutation in *PRSS1*, *SPINK1*, *CFTR*, or *CTRC*. In a family without an identifiable mutation, genetic testing of asymptomatic family members will be uninformative and discussions of risk must be tailored according to the presentation of disease within the family.

Genetic Testing in Children

The decision to pursue genetic testing in a child is the responsibility of the parents or legal guardian. When a child is 7 years or older, the child should provide assent for genetic testing. Testing of a symptomatic child can

References

- 1 Whitcomb DC, Frulloni L, Garg P et al. Chronic pancreatitis: An international draft consensus proposal for a new mechanistic definition. Pancreatology 2016;16(2):218–224.
- 2 Bellin MD, Freeman ML, Schwarzenberg SJ et al. Quality of life improves for pediatric patients after total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplant for chronic pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9(9):793–799.
- **3** Felderbauer P, Klein W, Bulut K et al. Mutations in the calcium-sensing receptor: a new genetic risk factor for chronic pancreatitis? Scand J Gastroenterol 2006;41(3):343–348.
- **4** LaRusch J, Barmada MM, Solomon S, Whitcomb DC. Whole exome sequencing identifies multiple, complex etiologies in an idiopathic hereditary pancreatitis kindred. JOP 2012;13(3):258–262.
- 5 Comfort MW, Steinberg AG. Pedigree of a family with hereditary chronic relapsing pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1952;21(1):54–63.
- Kattwinkel J, Lapey A, Di Sant'Agnese PA, Edwards
 WA. Hereditary pancreatitis: three new kindreds and a critical review of the literature. Pediatrics 1973;51(1):55–69.
- 7 Applebaum-Shapiro SE, Finch R, Pfutzer RH et al. Hereditary pancreatitis in North America: the Pittsburgh-Midwest Multi-Center Pancreatic Study Group Study. Pancreatology 2001;1(5):439–443.
- 8 Le Bodic L, Schnee M, Georgelin T et al. An exceptional genealogy for hereditary chronic pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1996;41(7):1504–1510.
- **9** Sibert JR. Hereditary pancreatitis in England and Wales. J Med Genet 1978;15(3):189–201.
- 10 Howes N, Lerch MM, Greenhalf W et al. Clinical and genetic characteristics of hereditary pancreatitis in Europe. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;2(3):252–261.

explain or confirm the diagnosis of pancreatitis and prevent unnecessary further evaluations.

Predictive genetic testing for hereditary pancreatitis is generally not recommended for patients less than 16 years of age [95]. There are no clear medical benefits to identifying asymptomatic carriers at a young age, and waiting to pursue testing gives the patient the opportunity to make an informed adult decision [96, 99]. Predictive testing to identify children who would benefit from diet, lifestyle, medication, or surveillance interventions has been advocated [99]. However, avoidance of pancreatitis risk factors, particularly fatty foods, alcohol, tobacco, and stress, are advised for all children regardless of mutation status [96].

- 11 Otsuki M, Nishimori I, Hayakawa T et al. Hereditary pancreatitis: clinical characteristics and diagnostic criteria in Japan. Pancreas 2004;28(2):200–206.
- 12 Nishimori I, Kamakura M, Fujikawa-Adachi K et al. Mutations in exons 2 and 3 of the cationic trypsinogen gene in Japanese families with hereditary pancreatitis. Gut 1999;44(2):259–263.
- 13 Lee YJ, Kim KM, Choi JH, Lee BH, Kim GH, Yoo HW. High incidence of PRSS1 and SPINK1 mutations in Korean children with acute recurrent and chronic pancreatitis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2011;52(4):478–481.
- 14 Chang YT, Wei SC, L PC et al. Association and differential role of PRSS1 and SPINK1 mutation in early-onset and late-onset idiopathic chronic pancreatitis in Chinese subjects. Gut 2009;58(6):885.
- **15** Liu QC, Gao F, Ou QS et al. Novel mutation and polymorphism of PRSS1 gene in the Chinese patients with hereditary pancreatitis and chronic pancreatitis. Chin Med J 2008;121(2):108–111.
- 16 Chua KH, Puah SM, Chew CH, Wong CH, Goh KL. Interaction between a novel intronic IVS3 + 172 variant and N29I mutation in PRSS1 gene is associated with pancreatitis in a Malaysian Chinese family. Pancreatology 2011;11(4):441–444.
- 17 Dytz MG, Mendes de Melo J, de Castro Santos O et al. Hereditary pancreatitis associated with the N29T mutation of the PRSS1 gene in a Brazilian family: a case-control study. Medicine 2015;94(37):e1508.
- 18 Solomon S, Gelrud A, Whitcomb DC. Low penetrance pancreatitis phenotype in a Venezuelan kindred with a PRSS1 R122H mutation. JOP 2013;14(2):187–189.
- 19 Pho-Iam T, Thongnoppakhun W, Yenchitsomanus PT, Limwongse C. A Thai family with hereditary pancreatitis and increased cancer risk due to a

mutation in PRSS1 gene. World J Gastroenterol 2005;11(11):1634–1638.

- 20 Weiss FU, Zenker M, Ekici AB, Simon P, Mayerle J, Lerch MM. Local clustering of PRSS1 R122H mutations in hereditary pancreatitis patients from Northern Germany. Am J Gastroenterol 2008;103(10):2585–2588.
- **21** Rebours V, Boutron-Ruault MC, Schnee M et al. The natural history of hereditary pancreatitis: a national series. Gut 2009;58(1):97–103.
- 22 Joergensen MT, Brusgaard K, Cruger DG, Gerdes AM, Schaffalitzky de Muckadell OB. Genetic, epidemiological, and clinical aspects of hereditary pancreatitis: a population-based cohort study in Denmark. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(8):1876–1883.
- **23** Sossenheimer MJ, Aston CE, Preston RA et al. Clinical characteristics of hereditary pancreatitis in a large family, based on high-risk haplotype. The Midwest Multicenter Pancreatic Study Group (MMPSG). Am J Gastroenterol 1997;92(7):1113–1116.
- 24 Amann ST, Gates LK, Aston CE, Pandya A, Whitcomb DC. Expression and penetrance of the hereditary pancreatitis phenotype in monozygotic twins. Gut 2001;48(4):542–547.
- **25** de las Heras-Castano G, Castro-Senosiain B, Fontalba A, Lopez-Hoyos M, Sanchez-Juan P. Hereditary pancreatitis: clinical features and inheritance characteristics of the R122C mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene (PRSS1) in six Spanish families. JOP 2009;10(3):249–255.
- **26** Rebours V, Boutron-Ruault MC, Jooste V et al. Mortality rate and risk factors in patients with hereditary pancreatitis: uni-and multidimensional analyses. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104(9):2312–2317.
- 27 Gorry MC, Gabbaizedeh D, Furey W et al. Mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene are associated with recurrent acute and chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1997;113(4):1063–1068.
- **28** Anglian Breast Cancer Study Group. Prevalence and penetrance of BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutations in a population-based series of breast cancer cases. Br J Cancer 2000;83(10):1301–1308.
- 29 Singhi AD, Pai RK, Kant JA et al. The histopathology of PRSS1 hereditary pancreatitis. Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(3):346–353.
- **30** DiMagno EP, Go VL, Summerskill WH. Relations between pancreatic enzyme ouputs and malabsorption in severe pancreatic insufficiency. N Engl J Med 1973;288(16):813–815.
- 31 American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Care 2014;37(suppl 1):S81–90.

- **32** Whitcomb DC, Applebaum S, Martin SP. Hereditary pancreatitis and pancreatic carcinoma. Ann NY Acad Sci 1999;880:201–209.
- **33** Rebours V, Boutron-Ruault MC, Schnee M et al. Risk of pancreatic adenocarcinoma in patients with hereditary pancreatitis: a national exhaustive series. Am J Gastroenterol 2008;103(1):111–119.
- 34 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, DiMagno EP et al.; International Hereditary Pancreatitis Study Group. Hereditary pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 1997;89(6):442–446.
- **35** Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Whitcomb DC, Lerch MM, DiMagno EP. Cigarette smoking as a risk factor for pancreatic cancer in patients with hereditary pancreatitis. JAMA 2001;286(2):169–170.
- **36** Whitcomb DC, Shelton CA, Brand RE. Genetics and genetic testing in pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2015;149(5):1252–1264;e4.
- Hengstler JG, Bauer A, Wolf HK et al. Mutation analysis of the cationic trypsinogen gene in patients with pancreatic cancer. Anticancer Res 2000;20(5A):2967–2974.
- **38** Weiss FU. Pancreatic cancer risk in hereditary pancreatitis. Front Physiol 2014;5:70.
- **39** Whitcomb DC. Inflammation and cancer V. Chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2004;287(2):G315–319.
- **40** Whitcomb DC, Pogue-Geile K. Pancreatitis as a risk for pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2002;31:663–678.
- **41** Syngal S, Brand RE, Church JM et al. ACG clinical guideline: Genetic testing and management of hereditary gastrointestinal cancer syndromes. Am J Gastroenterol 2015;110(2):223–262; quiz 63.
- **42** Uomo G, Talamini G, Rabitti PG. Antioxidant treatment in hereditary pancreatitis. A pilot study on three young patients. Dig Liver Dis 2001;33(1):58–62.
- **43** Burton F, Alkaade S, Collins D et al. Use and perceived effectiveness of non-analgesic medical therapies for chronic pancreatitis in the United States. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2011;33(1):149–159.
- 44 Rickels MR, Bellin M, Toledo FG et al. Detection, evaluation and treatment of diabetes mellitus in chronic pancreatitis: recommendations from PancreasFest 2012. Pancreatology 2013;13(4):336–342.
- **45** Bellin MD, Freeman ML, Gelrud A et al. Total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation in chronic pancreatitis: recommendations from PancreasFest. Pancreatology 2014;14(1):27–35.
- 46 Anderson MA, Akshintala V, Albers KM et al. Mechanism, assessment and management of pain in chronic pancreatitis: recommendations of a multidisciplinary study group. Pancreatology 2016;16(1):83–94.

- 47 Chinnakotla S, Radosevich DM, Dunn TB et al. Long-term outcomes of total pancreatectomy and islet auto transplantation for hereditary/genetic pancreatitis. J Am Coll Surg 2014;218(4):530–543.
- **48** Chinnakotla S, Beilman GJ, Dunn TB et al. Factors predicting outcomes after a total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation lessons learned from over 500 cases. Ann Surg 2015;262(4):610–622.
- **49** Ulrich CD, Consensus Committees of the European Registry of Hereditary Pancreatic Diseases MM-CPSGIAoP. Pancreatic cancer in hereditary pancreatitis: consensus guidelines for prevention, screening and treatment. Pancreatology 2001;1(5):416–422.
- 50 Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Nat Genet 1996;14(2):141–145.
- 51 Whitcomb DC. Genetic risk factors for pancreatic disorders. Gastroenterology. 2013;144(6):1292–1302.
- 52 Shelton CA, Whitcomb DC. Genetics and treatment options for recurrent acute and chronic pancreatitis. Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol 2014;12(3):359–371.
- **53** Rosendahl J, Landt O, Bernadova J et al. CFTR, SPINK1, CTRC and PRSS1 variants in chronic pancreatitis: is the role of mutated CFTR overestimated? Gut 2013;62(4):582–592.
- 54 Chen JM, Ferec C. Genetics and pathogenesis of chronic pancreatitis: the 2012 update. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 2012;36(4):334–340.
- 55 Whitcomb DC, LaRusch J, Krasinskas AM et al. Common genetic variants in the CLDN2 and PRSS1-PRSS2 loci alter risk for alcohol-related and sporadic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2012;44(12):1349–1354.
- 56 Masamune A, Nakano E, Hamada S, Kakuta Y, Kume K, Shimosegawa T. Common variants at PRSS1-PRSS2 and CLDN2-MORC4 loci associate with chronic pancreatitis in Japan. Gut 2015;64(8):1345–1346.
- 57 Derikx MH, Kovacs P, Scholz M et al. Polymorphisms at PRSS1-PRSS2 and CLDN2-MORC4 loci associate with alcoholic and non-alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in a European replication study. Gut 2015;64(9):1426–1433.
- **58** Felderbauer P, Hoffmann P, Einwachter H et al. A novel mutation of the calcium sensing receptor gene is associated with chronic pancreatitis in a family with heterozygous SPINK1 mutations. BMC Gastroenterol 2003;3:34.
- **59** Mahurkar S, Idris MM, Reddy DN et al. Association of cathepsin B gene polymorphisms with tropical calcific pancreatitis. Gut 2006;55(9):1270–1275.
- **60** Witt H, Beer S, Rosendahl J et al. Variants in CPA1 are strongly associated with early onset chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2013;45(10):1216–1220.

- **61** Brand H, Diergaarde B, O'Connell MR, Whitcomb DC, Brand RE. Variation in the gamma-glutamyltransferase 1 gene and risk of chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2013;42(5):836–840.
- **62** Guy O, Lombardo D, Bartelt DC, Amic J, Figarella C. Two human trypsinogens. Purification, molecular properties, and N-terminal sequences. Biochemistry 1978;17(9):1669–1675.
- **63** Varallyay E, Pal G, Patthy A, Szilagyi L, Graf L. Two mutations in rat trypsin confer resistance against autolysis. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1998;243(1):56–60.
- **64** Rovery M. Limited proteolysis in pancreatic chymotrypsinogens and trypsinogens. Biochimie 1988;70:1131–115.
- **65** Colomb E, Guy O, Deprez P, Michel R, Figarella C. The two human trypsinogens: catalytic properties of the corresponding trypsins. Biochim Biophys Acta 1978;525(1):186–193.
- 66 Szabo A, Sahin-Toth M. Increased activation of hereditary pancreatitis-associated human cationic trypsinogen mutants in presence of chymotrypsin C. J Biol Chem 2012;287(24):20701–20710.
- 67 Nemeth BC, Sahin-Toth M. Human cationic trypsinogen (PRSS1) variants and chronic pancreatitis. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2014;306(6):G466–473.
- 68 Archer H, Jura N, Keller J, Jacobson M, Bar-Sagi D. A mouse model of hereditary pancreatitis generated by transgenic expression of R122H trypsinogen. Gastroenterology 2006;131(6):1844–1855.
- **69** Schnur A, Beer S, Witt H, Hegyi P, Sahin-Toth M. Functional effects of 13 rare PRSS1 variants presumed to cause chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2014;63(2):337–343.
- 70 Whitcomb DC. Genetic predispositions to acute and chronic pancreatitis. Med Clin North Am 2000;84(3):531–547, vii.
- **71** Chen JM, Masson E, Le Marechal C, Ferec C. Copy number variations in chronic pancreatitis. Cytogenet Genome Res 2008;123(1–4):102–107.
- **72** Witt H, Luck W, Hennies HC et al. Mutations in the gene encoding the serine protease inhibitor, Kazal type 1 are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2000;25(2):213–216.
- **73** Pfutzer RH, Barmada MM, Brunskill AP et al. SPINK1/ PSTI polymorphisms act as disease modifiers in familial and idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2000;119(3):615–623.
- 74 Aoun E, Chang CC, Greer JB, Papachristou GI, Barmada MM, Whitcomb DC. Pathways to injury in chronic pancreatitis: decoding the role of the high-risk SPINK1 N34S haplotype using meta-analysis. PloS ONE 2008;3(4):e2003.

- 75 Schneider A, Larusch J, Sun X et al. Combined bicarbonate conductance-impairing variants in CFTR and SPINK1 variants are associated with chronic pancreatitis in patients without cystic fibrosis. Gastroenterology 2011;140(1):162–171.
- 76 Schneider A, Barmada MM, Slivka A, Martin JA, Whitcomb DC. Clinical characterization of patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis and SPINK1 Mutations. Scand J Gastroenterol 2004;39(9):903–904.
- 77 Teich N, Bauer N, Mossner J, Keim V. Mutational screening of patients with nonalcoholic chronic pancreatitis: identification of further trypsinogen variants. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97(2):341–346.
- 78 Shimosegawa T, Kume K, Masamune A. SPINK1, ADH2, and ALDH2 gene variants and alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in Japan. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;23(suppl 1):S82–86.
- 79 Kume K, Masamune A, Mizutamari H et al. Mutations in the serine protease inhibitor Kazal Type 1 (SPINK1) gene in Japanese patients with pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2005;5(4–5):354–360.
- **80** Kaneko K, Nagasaki Y, Furukawa T et al. Analysis of the human pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor (PSTI) gene mutations in Japanese patients with chronic pancreatitis. J Hum Genet 2001;46(5):293–297.
- **81** Sharer N, Schwarz M, Malone G et al. Mutations of the cystic fibrosis gene in patients with chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1998;339(10):645–652.
- **82** Weiss FU, Simon P, Bogdanova N et al. Complete cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator gene sequencing in patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis and controls. Gut 2005;54(10):1456–1460.
- **83** Cohn JA, Mitchell RM, Jowell PS. The impact of cystic fibrosis and PSTI/SPINK1 gene mutations on susceptibility to chronic pancreatitis. Clin Lab Med 2005;25(1):79–100.
- 84 LaRusch J, Jung J, General IJ et al. Mechanisms of CFTR functional variants that impair regulated bicarbonate permeation and increase risk for pancreatitis but not for cystic fibrosis. PLoS Genet 2014;10(7):e1004376.
- 85 Rowntree RK, Harris A. The phenotypic consequences of CFTR mutations. Ann Hum Genet 2003;67(Pt 5):471–485.
- 86 Bombieri C, Claustres M, De Boeck K et al. Recommendations for the classification of diseases as CFTR-related disorders. J Cystic Fibrosis2011;10(suppl 2):S86–102.
- **87** Gelrud A, Sheth S, Banerjee S et al. Analysis of cystic fibrosis gener product (CFTR) function in patients with pancreas divisum and recurrent acute pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99(8):1557–1562.

- **88** Bertin C, Pelletier AL, Vullierme MP et al. Pancreas divisum is not a cause of pancreatitis by itself but acts as a partner of genetic mutations. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107(2):311–317.
- **89** Szmola R, Sahin-Toth M. Chymotrypsin C (caldecrin) promotes degradation of human cationic trypsin: identity with Rinderknecht's enzyme Y. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2007;104(27):11227–11232.
- 90 Rosendahl J, Witt H, Szmola R et al. Chymotrypsin C (CTRC) variants that diminish activity or secretion are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2008;40(1):78–82.
- **91** Beer S, Zhou J, Szabo A et al. Comprehensive functional analysis of chymotrypsin C (CTRC) variants reveals distinct loss-of-function mechanisms associated with pancreatitis risk. Gut 2013;62(11):1616–1624.
- **92** Masson E, Chen JM, Scotet V, Le Marechal C, Ferec C. Association of rare chymotrypsinogen C (CTRC) gene variations in patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Hum Genet 2008;123(1):83–91.
- **93** LaRusch J, Lozano-Leon A, Stello K et al. The common chymotrypsinogen C (CTRC) variant G60G (C.180 T) increases risk of chronic pancreatitis but not recurrent acute pancreatitis in a North American population. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2015;6:e68.
- **94** Solomon S, Whitcomb DC. Genetics of pancreatitis: an update for clinicians and genetic counselors. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2012;14(2):112–117.
- 95 Ellis I, Lerch MM, Whitcomb DC; Consensus Committees of the European Registry of Hereditary Pancreatic Diseases MM-CPSGIAoP. Genetic testing for hereditary pancreatitis: guidelines for indications, counselling, consent and privacy issues. Pancreatology 2001;1(5):405–415.
- **96** Applebaum SE, Kant JA, Whitcomb DC, Ellis IH. Genetic testing. Counseling, laboratory, and regulatory issues and the EUROPAC protocol for ethical research in multicenter studies of inherited pancreatic diseases. Med Clin North Am 2000;84(3):575–588, viii.
- **97** Fink EN, Kant JA, Whitcomb DC. Genetic counseling for nonsyndromic pancreatitis. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 2007;36(2):325–333, ix.
- 98 Applebaum-Shapiro SE, Peters JA, O'Connell JA, Aston CE, Whitcomb DC. Motivations and concerns of patients with access to genetic testing for hereditary pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96(5):1610–1617.
- **99** Ross LF, Saal HM, David KL, Anderson RR; American Academy of Pediatrics, American College of Medical Genetics et al. Technical report: ethical and policy issues in genetic testing and screening of children. Genet Med 2013;15(3):234–245.

Epidemiology and Pathophysiology of Tropical Chronic Pancreatitis

Shailesh V. Shrikhande¹ and Savio George Barreto²

¹ Gastrointestinal and Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgical Oncology, Tata Memorial Centre, Mumbai, India

² Department of Gastrointestinal Surgery, Gastrointestinal Oncology, and Bariatric Surgery, Medanta Institute of Digestive and Hepatobiliary Sciences, Medanta, The Medicity, Gurgaon, India

Introduction

In 1937, Kini [1] published a report on chronic calcific pancreatitis from India and in 1954 similar findings in autopsy studies were reported from the south of India [2]. Although the features presented in these reports were strikingly similar to the report on 45 malnourished patients from Indonesia published a couple of decades later, the credit for describing tropical (chronic) pancreatitis (TCP) as a distinct entity rests with Zuidema [3,4]. These patients were from poor families and were suffering from protein calorie malnutrition.

GeeVarghese [5,6] provided detailed descriptions of the features that constituted TCP based on his analysis of patients in Kerala, southern India. This body of work now forms the framework on which our understanding of TCP resides.

TCP is considered a distinct subtype of chronic pancreatitis, comprising calcifying, nonalcoholic chronic pancreatitis that affects younger, generally malnourished individuals from the tropical regions of Asia [7-11], Africa [12–15], and South America [16,17]. A male predominance was also noted [18-20]. There have been occasional reports of the disease from developed nations, usually due to diagnosis in migrants arriving from the developing world [21]. In the past, the entity has been given various names, including tropical calcific pancreatitis, tropical pancreatic diabetes, nutritional pancreatitis, juvenile pancreatitis syndrome, Afro-Asian pancreatitis, tropical calculous pancreatopathy, and fibrocalculous pancreatopathy, or fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes (FCPD). However, the name most commonly employed today is tropical chronic pancreatitis [22,23].

GeeVarghese described the natural history of TCP as "recurrent abdominal pain in childhood, diabetes around puberty and death at the prime of life" [5]. Barman and colleagues presented the triad of symptoms that comprised TCP, namely, abdominal pain, maldigestion and steatorrhea, and diabetes mellitus [24].

To date, there have been few large-scale epidemiologic studies on the prevalence of TCP. A field study from Kerala in southern India, involving 28567 inhabitants, determined the prevalence of TCP to be 1:793 in that region [8] based on well laid out criteria for diagnosis of the disease. The study revealed that contrary to previous hospital reports, TCP in Kerala appeared to have a female preponderance (male:female ratio of 1:1.8), older age at disease onset (mean 23.9 years), and evidence of milder disease. Early attempts to understand the nature of the disease had included hospital studies and a couple of monographs published by GeeVarghese [5,22] based on his experience of more than 1500 patients with the disease. Balaji et al. [8] pointed out that the findings in these prior studies were potentially influenced by need for healthcare (patients presenting only when symptomatic) as well as access to healthcare being preferentially available to males.

A large nationwide study from India that included 1086 chronic pancreatitis patients has determined that that idiopathic chronic pancreatitis is now the most common subtype of the disease in the country (accounting for 60% of cases) [25]. These findings are not too dissimilar from those of a survey in the Asia-Pacific region which found that the 70% of patients from India and China could be labeled as having idiopathic chronic pancreatitis [9]. Interestingly, in the study by Balakrishnan

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

46

et al. [25], when well-defined criteria for TCP were applied, TCP was found in only 3.8% of patients. The authors conjectured that these findings may reflect overrepresentation of the disease owing to the interchangeable use of the terms "idiopathic chronic pancreatitis" and "tropical chronic pancreatitis," with the possibility that the true incidence of the TCP lies somewhere in between this wide variation.

A declining incidence of TCP has also been noted in other studies from India [26,27]. Whether this is a reflection of improving socioeconomic conditions accompanied by improved nutrition [25,28], an increase in smoking and alcohol consumption among young people [26], or simply a better definition of the entity "idiopathic chronic pancreatitis," leading to more individuals fitting these criteria rather than TCP [29], remains to be determined.

Pathophysiology

The initial documentation of cases of TCP in malnourished patients from the tropics and from poorer populations [1,4] instinctively led researchers to focus on dietary components as a cause for the disease [30]. Over the years, detection of TCP in apparently healthy individuals with a normal nutritional status (as per their body mass index [BMI]) [31,32] led to micronutrient deficiency being more intensively investigated. Eloquent studies teasing out pathologic changes [33] and genetic mutations and comparing these with other subtypes of chronic pancreatitis have heralded a possibly more objective approach to the understanding of the entity [34,35].

Pathology

Gross appearance of the gland depends on the duration of disease, degree of fibrosis, the presence of cysts, and location and size of calculi [36]. With the passage of time, the gland undergoes uneven fibrosis and atrophy, often leading to an eccentric ductal location [23] with the gland often appearing finger-like with a nodular and irregular surface [37].

One of the hallmarks of TCP is the presence of large calculi composed of 95.5% calcium carbonate (mainly in the form of calcite [38]), a small amount of calcium phosphate and traces of magnesium, urate, and oxalate distributed throughout the ductal system varying in color, shape, and size [23]. The calculi possess an amorphous nidus and a cryptocrystalline periphery [39]. The biochemical and structural nature of calculi in TCP is similar to those in other subtypes of chronic pancreatitis [23]. The larger stones tend to form towards the head, with their size decreasing towards the tail region.

On microscopic examination, the hallmark of TCP is the degree of intralobular fibrosis [33], which is uniform throughout the pancreatic parenchyma [40]. Nair [36] found that TCP was characterized by a lack of inflammation, and suggested that the name "tropical calcific pancreatopathy" would be more appropriate. However, these findings have not been corroborated by others. Shrikhande and colleagues [33] compared the histologic appearance of TCP with that of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis (ACP) and idiopathic chronic pancreatitis and revealed similar histologic features and a comparable inflammatory cell reaction in all three subtypes, although the extent of the pathologic change was variable in the individual types. The degree of endophlebitis and plasma cell density was significantly higher in TCP [33]. This finding of plasma cell infiltration of the pancreas is in keeping with the report of Nagalotimath, who also found a lymphocyte infiltration mainly around the ducts [37]. Cyriac and colleagues [41] have recently demonstrated that stellate cell activation occurs in a similar manner to other subtypes of chronic pancreatitis. Total fatty replacement of parenchyma has been noted to be a striking feature in TCP, and is seen exclusively in patients with diabetes with gross atrophy of the islets of Langerhans [40]. Moreover, in patients with established diabetes secondary to TCP (FCPD), histopathologic examination and immunohistochemistry have revealed varying extents of acinar atrophy and parenchymal destruction [23], along with a lack of alpha and beta cells and a reduction in glucagon positivity, and areas of nesidoblastosis [37,42].

An interesting observation in the pathologic assessment of tissues of patients with TCP when compared with alcoholic and idiopathic chronic pancreatitis is the increase in neural tissue and neural alterations associated with progression of the disease towards a stage amenable to surgery [43], a hallmark of pain accompanying chronic pancreatitis [44]. It is not only the neural alterations that are identical but other histologic aspects including the degree of endophlebitis, overall density of plasma cells, and inflammatory cell reaction, suggesting that independent of the underlying etiology, the pathologic changes accompanying chronic pancreatitis eventually reach a common immunologic stage beyond which chronic pancreatitis appears to progress as a single distinctive entity [33].

Nutrition (Including Cassava)

The initial reports of TCP originating from regions in the developing world coupled with the clinical picture of young emaciated patients, intuitively led clinicians to focus on the nutritional aspect, or more specifically, protein calorie malnutrition [4,12,45]. However, over the years, a more objective approach to investigating the role of malnutrition as a causative agent has led pancreatologists to infer that malnutrition in itself is not the main cause for TCP [46] and the nutritionally deprived state may rather be an effect of the malabsorption associated with disease [47,48]. Patients with kwashiorkor do not develop features of TCP [23,49]. Moreover, although malnutrition exists in many countries in the world, there are no reported cases of TCP/FCPD from some of them [50]; on the other hand TCP cases have been reported even among patients from well-nourished families [23]. Nonetheless, whether it is cause or effect, malnutrition remains a major issue in TCP and addressing it in its entirety forms an essential part of the work-up and management of patients with TCP [51].

Although malnutrition may not be the only etiologic factor in the causation of TCP, it is very likely that micronutrient deficiency, along with varying degrees of macronutrient deficiency and oxidant stress are cofactors in the causation of TCP.

Cassava Toxicity

Cassava (tapioca, *Manihot esculenta* Crantz) was implicated as a cofactor in the causation of TCP based on three factors: (i) the observation that the geographic area of Kerala where cassava is the staple diet of people of low socioeconomic class has a high incidence of TCP [52]; (ii) the cyanogenic glycoside composition of cassava (93% linamarin and 7% lotaustralin), which requires sulfur derived from the sulfur-containing amino acids (such as cysteine and methionine, which are believed to be inherently deficient in malnourished individuals) for its detoxification [53]; and experimental induction of hyperglycemia on feeding cyanide to rats [30] or hypoinsulinemia and histopathologic changes of necrosis, hemorrhage, and fibrosis of the exocrine and endocrine portions of the pancreas in dogs fed on cassava [54].

Although the activity of the cyanogen-detoxifying enzyme rhodanase has been shown to be reduced, accompanied by a decrease in sulfur-containing amino acids and antioxidants such as glutathione in TCP patients [55], neither this study [55], nor any of the other case–control or cohort clinical studies [49,56,57] were able to conclusively prove the role of cassava consumption in the causation of TCP. Besides, TCP has been reported even from regions where cassava is not consumed [9,25]. Even in the experimental setting, longterm ingestion of tapioca by rats failed to result in the development of diabetes or pancreatitis [58].

Antioxidants (Including Micronutrients)

It has been hypothesized that escalating oxidative stress within the acinar cells as a result of cytochrome p450 superfamily induction, deficiency of micronutrients required to maintain stores of reduced glutathione, and exposure to bioactivated chemicals [59,60] plays a role in the development of chronic pancreatitis.

In patients with TCP the surrogate marker for p450I activity, namely theophylline clearance, was found to be faster in cases than in controls [61]. In addition, the bioavailability of ascorbic acid and beta-carotene that predispose to pancreatic oxidative stress was found to be significantly reduced in South Indians (from Chennai) with TCP as compared to patients with chronic pancreatitis from Manchester [35]. Girish and colleagues [62] observed enhanced lipid peroxidation with concomitant decrease in antioxidant status in patients with TCP as compared to healthy subjects. Moreover, in the same study, they noted that zinc deficiency appeared to affect the oxidative status in patients with TCP. The same group also noted a correlation between zinc deficiency and exocrine and endocrine insufficiency in chronic pancreatitis patients [63]. They observed a marked effect of diabetes in zinc levels in patients with TCP as compared to those with ACP [63]. Other postulated mechanisms by which zinc deficiency could contribute to the progression of chronic pancreatitis include reduction of free radical scavengers, increased collagen deposition, and possibly an alteration in immune function [64].

Genetics of Tropical Chronic Pancreatitis and Familial Clustering

The finding that aggregations of patients with TCP occur in certain families [65], reported as occurring in up to 8% of TCP patients [66], raised the possibility of heredity as another potential contributory factor to the development of TCP. Although there has been no further evidence to support this initial finding, the role played by genetic mutations as important regulators of pancreatic secretion, as well as the innate protective mechanisms against premature zymogen activation have been extensively studied in patients with TCP. Table 46.1 provides a comprehensive list of the most significantly proven mutations involved in the pathogenesis of TCP [34,67-74]. Mahurkar and colleagues [75] presented an interesting model called the "two-hit model" to hypothesize the pathogenesis of TCP. In this model they proposed that the first hit was the presence of persistent "super trypsin" within the acinar cell—the result of a loss of balance between activation events and degradation of active trypsin as a result of mutations in one or more of the aforementioned genes. This would lead to inflammation in the gland. A second hit in the form of another sequence of genetic mutations with or without environmental factors would then lead to the clinical disease entity of TCP.

 Table 46.1
 Gene mutations involved in the pathogenesis of tropical chronic pancreatitis.

Gene mutation	References
SPINK1	
pN34S variant	[67,69,70]
Loss-of-function variant c. – $142 \mathrm{T}$ > C	[68]
CTSB	
Polymorphism p.L26V	[71]
CTRC	
c.217G > A (p.A73T) variant	[34]
c.703G > A (p.V235I) variant	[34]
Carboxypeptidase A1	
p.D32H, p.R169H, and p.Y308H variants	[72]
Glycoprotein 2	
c.1275A > G variant	[73]
Calcium-sensing receptor	
p.P163R, p.I427S, p.D433H, p.V477A variants	[74]

SPINK1, serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1 gene; *CTSB*, cathepsin B gene; *CTRC*, chymotrypsin C gene.

Natural History of the Disease

In the original reports of TCP, the disease was noted to affect young individuals between the ages of 10 and 30 years who also demonstrated features of protein and calorie malnutrition, along with bilateral parotid enlargement and occasionally a cyanotic hue to the lips [5,76]. They also had recurrent severe upper abdominal pain radiating to the back that was relieved by bending forward. In the ensuing years it was noted that although some patients developed features of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, such as maldigestion and steatorrhoea, others did not do so because of their low-fat diet. They developed diabetes mellitus within 10–20 years from the onset of the initial

References

- 1 Kini M. Multiple pancreatic calculi with chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1937;25:705.
- 2 Elizabeth T, Stephen P. Pancreatic calculi. J Indian Med Assoc 1954;24:126.
- **3** Zuidema PJ. Calcification and cirrhosis of the pancreas in patients with deficient nutrition. Doc Med Geogr Trop 1955;7:229–251.
- **4** Zuidema PJ. Cirrhosis and disseminated calcification of the pancreas in patients with malnutrition. Trop Geogr Med 1959;11:70–74.
- 5 GeeVarghese P. Calcific Pancreatitis. Causes and Mechanisms in the Tropics Compared with Those in the Subtropics. Bombay: Varghese Publishing House, 1986.

symptoms of pain [31]. Mohan and colleagues [77] determined that the median time to development of diabetes mellitus in patients with TCP was 9.6 years from diagnosis and this was associated with older age, higher body mass index, and lower fecal chymotrypsin level. The development of diabetes mellitus in TCP has been hypothesized to be a result of two mechanisms: the pathogenetic process of tissue fibrosis eliciting chronic pancreatitis and selective pancreatic beta-cell impairment [78]. TCP is associated with an increased risk of pancreatic cancer development [79]. In a study from Chennai (India), the relative risk of pancreatic cancer in patients with TCP was estimated to be significantly high at 100 (95% CI: 37–218) [80].

In comparison to the initial reports of the poor clinical course of TCP which resulted in death by early adulthood [22], a survival analysis of 370 patients in the mid-1990s determined that patients with TCP were living much longer than before [81], with 80% of patients being alive 35 years from the onset of the first episode of abdominal pain and a mean of 25 years from the diagnosis of diabetes mellitus. The causes of death in TCP include diabetes-related complications, pancreatic cancer [82], and severe infections [24].

Conclusion

In conclusion, the incidence of TCP is reducing, even in developing countries. The disease is witnessing a paradigm shift in relation to a number of aspects, including the reduced emphasis on macronutrient, protein calorie malnutrition, and cassava ingestion as etiologic factors, in favor of micronutrient deficiency (including zinc) and oxidant stress, an increased appreciation of the role of gene mutations in the pathogenesis of the disease, and, finally, significantly improved survival, possibly as a result of better management of the disease and its attendant complications.

- **6** GeeVarghese P, Pitchumoni C. Pancreatic diabetes in kerala. In: Patel J, Talwalkar N, eds. Diabetes in the Tropics. Bombay: Diabetes Association of India, 1966: 233–239.
- 7 Ralapanawa DM, Jayawickreme KP, Ekanayake EM. Fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes: a case report. BMC Res Notes 2015;8:175.
- 8 Balaji L, Tandon R, Tandon B, Banks P. Prevalence and clinical features of chronic pancreatitis in southern India. Int J Pancreatol 1994;15:29–34.
- **9** Garg P, Tandon R. Survey on chronic pancreatitis in the Asia-Pacific region. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;19:998–1004.

- 10 Rerknimitr R. Asian chronic pancreatitis: the common and the unique. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;26(suppl 2):6–11.
- 11 Lin Y, Tamakoshi A, Matsuno S et al. Nationwide epidemiological survey of chronic pancreatitis in japan. J Gastroenterol 2000;35:136–141.
- 12 Shaper AG. Chronic pancreatic disease and protein malnutrition. Lancet 1960;1:1223–1224.
- 13 Kinnear T. Patterns of diabetes in a Nigerian teaching hospital. West Afr Med J 1963;40:228–233.
- 14 Mongola E. Diabetes mellitus in the african environment: the dilemma. In Mongola E, ed. Diabetes 1982 Proceedings of the II Congress of the IDF. Amsterdam: Excerpta Medica, 1983: 309–313.
- 15 Osier FH, Newton CR. Fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes in a child: case report. East Afr Med J 1999;76:703–705.
- 16 Dani R, Nogueira CE. [Chronic calcifying pancreatitis in Brazil: analysis of 92 cases (authors transl)]. Leber Magen Darm 1976;6:272–275.
- 17 Dani R, Penna FJ, Nogueira CE. Etiology of chronic calcifying pancreatitis in brazil: a report of 329 consecutive cases. Int J Pancreatol 1986;1:399–406.
- 18 Chari ST, Mohan V, Jayanthi V et al. Comparative study of the clinical profiles of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis and tropical chronic pancreatitis in Tamil Nadu, South India. Pancreas 1992;7:52–58.
- 19 Thomas PG, Augustine P, Ramesh H, Rangabashyam N. Observations and surgical management of tropical pancreatitis in Kerala and southern India. World J Surg 1990;14:32–42.
- **20** Khan AA, Ali L. Tropical calcific pancreatitis and fibrocalculus pancreatic diabetes in bangladesh. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1997;12:S48–52.
- 21 Jean Louis CC, Beaumont Caminos CC, Fernandez Esain BB, Gimena Ramos I. Tropical pancreatitis: an unusual case of chronic pancreatitis in juveniles. Am J Emerg Med 2008;26:731 e735–736.
- **22** Geevarghese P (ed.) Pancreatic Diabetes. Bombay: Popular Prakashan, 1968: 110–115.
- **23** Mohan V, Premalatha G, Pitchumoni CS. Tropical chronic pancreatitis: an update. J Clin Gastroenterol 2003;36:337–346.
- 24 Barman KK, Premalatha G, Mohan V. Tropical chronic pancreatitis. Postgrad Med J 2003;79:606–615.
- **25** Balakrishnan V, Unnikrishnan AG, Thomas V et al. Chronic pancreatitis. A prospective nationwide study of 1,086 subjects from india. JOP 2008;9:593–600.
- **26** Rajesh G, Girish BN, Panicker S, Balakrishnan V.Time trends in the etiology of chronic pancreatitis in south india. Trop Gastroenterol 2014;35:164–167.
- 27 Midha S, Khajuria R, Shastri S, Kabra M, Garg PK. Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis in india: Phenotypic characterisation and strong genetic susceptibility due

to spink1 and cftr gene mutations. Gut 2010;59:800–807.

- 28 Balakrishnan V, Nair P, Radhakrishnan L, Narayanan VA. Tropical pancreatitis—a distinct entity, or merely a type of chronic pancreatitis? Indian J Gastroenterol 2006;25:74–81.
- **29** Garg PK. Chronic pancreatitis in India and Asia. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2012;14:118–124.
- 30 McMillan D, Geevarghese P. Dietary cyanide and tropical malnutrition diabetes. Diabetes Care 1979;2:202–208.
- 31 Mohan V, Nagalotimath SJ, Yajnik CS, Tripathy BB. Fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes. Diabetes Metab Rev 1998;14:153–170.
- 32 Mohan V, Chari S, Ramachandran A et al. Fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes and obesity. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 1990;8:161–166.
- **33** Shrikhande SV, Martignoni ME, Shrikhande M et al. Comparison of histological features and inflammatory cell reaction in alcoholic, idiopathic and tropical chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2003;90:1565–1572.
- 34 Paliwal S, Bhaskar S, Mani KR et al. Comprehensive screening of chymotrypsin C (CTRC) gene in tropical calcific pancreatitis identifies novel variants. Gut 2013;62(11):1602–1606.
- **35** Braganza JM, Schofield D, Snehalatha C, Mohan V. Micronutrient antioxidant status in tropical compared with temperate-zone chronic pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 1993;28:1098–1104.
- 36 Nair B. Pathology of tropical calcific pancreatitis. In: Kumar N, Acharya S, eds. Tropical Calcific Pancreatitis. Kerala, India: Roussel Scientific Institute, 1994: 83–90.
- 37 Nagalotimath S. Pancreatic pathology in pancreatic calcification with diabetes. In: Podolsky S, Viswanathan M, eds. Secondary Diabetes: The Spectrum of Diabetic Syndromes. New York: Raven Press, 1980: 117–145.
- 38 Schultz A, Moore P, Geevarghese P. X-ray diffraction studies of pancreatic calculi associated with nutritional pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1986;31:476–480.
- 39 Pitchumoni CS, Viswanathan KV, Gee Varghese PJ, Banks PA. Ultrastructure and elemental composition of human pancreatic calculi. Pancreas 1987;2:152–158.
- 40 Sindhu R, Subhash R, Gireesan P et al. Scanning electron microscopic analysis of pancreatic tissue in alcoholic and tropical chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2015;15:226–232.
- **41** Cyriac J, Mahadevan P, Augustine P, Ramesh H, Koshy A. Stellate cell activation in tropical calcific pancreatitis compared to alcoholic pancreatitis, adenocarcinoma of pancreas and normal pancreas. JOP 2012;13:376–386.
- **42** Govindarajan M, Mohan V, Deepa R, Ashok S, Pitchumoni CS. Histopathology and immunohistochemistry of pancreatic islets in

fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2001;51:29–38.

- **43** Friess H, Shrikhande S, Shrikhande M et al. Neural alterations in surgical stage chronic pancreatitis are independent of the underlying aetiology. Gut 2002;50:682–686.
- **44** Barreto S, Saccone G. Pancreatic nociception: revisiting the physiology and pathophysiology. Pancreatology 2012;12:104–112.
- **45** Pitchumoni C. Special problems of tropical pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 1985;13:941–959.
- **46** Sathiaraj E, Gupta S, Chutke M et al. Malnutrition is not an etiological factor in the development of tropical pancreatitis—a case-control study of southern Indian patients. Trop Gastroenterol 2010;31:169–174.
- 47 Regunath H, Shivakumar BM, Kurien A, Satyamoorthy K, Pai CG. Anthropometric measurements of nutritional status in chronic pancreatitis in India: comparison of tropical and alcoholic pancreatitis. Indian J Gastroenterol 2011;30:78–83.
- 48 Midha S, Singh N, Sachdev V, Tandon R, Joshi Y, Garg P. Cause and effect relationship of malnutrition with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis: prospective casecontrol study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;23:1378–1383.
- **49** Balakrishnan V, Sauniere JF, Hariharan M, Sarles H. Diet, pancreatic function, and chronic pancreatitis in south india and france. Pancreas 1988;3:30–35.
- 50 Lester F. A search for malnutrition related diabetes mellitus in an Ethiopian diabetes clinic. Bull Int Diabetes Fed 1984;29:14.
- 51 Tinju J, Reshmi S, Rajesh G, Balakrishnan V. Anthropometric, biochemical, clinical and dietary assessment for malnutrition in south Indian patients with chronic pancreatitis. Trop Gastroenterol 2010;31:285–290.
- 52 McMillan D, Geevarghese P. Dietary cyanide and tropical malnutrition diabetes. In: Podolsky S, Viswanathan M, eds. Secondary Diabetes: The Spectrum of the Diabetic Syndrome. New York: Raven Press, 1980: 239–253.
- **53** Pitchumoni C, Jain N, Lowenfels A, DiMagno E. Chronic cyanide poisoning: unifying concept for alcoholic and tropical pancreatitis. Pancreas 1988;3:220–222.
- 54 Kamalu B. The effect of a nutritionally-balanced cassava (*Manihot esculenta* crantz) diet on endocrine function using the dog as a model. 1. Pancreas. Br J Nutr 1991;65:365–372.
- 55 Girish BN, Rajesh G, Vaidyanathan K, Balakrishnan V. Assessment of cassava toxicity in patients with tropical chronic pancreatitis. Trop Gastroenterol 2011;32:112–116.

- 56 Narendranathan M, Cheriyan A. Lack of association between cassava consumption and tropical pancreatitis syndrome. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1994;9:282–285.
- 57 Teuscher T, Baillod P, Rosman JB, Teuscher A. Absence of diabetes in a rural West African population with a high carbohydrate/cassava diet. Lancet 1987;1:765–768.
- 58 Mathangi D, Deepa R, Mohan V, Govindarajan M, Namasivayam A. Long-term ingestion of cassava (tapioca) does not produce diabetes or pancreatitis in the rat model. Int J Pancreatol 2000;27:203–208.
- **59** Braganza JM. A framework for the aetiogenesis of chronic pancreatitis. Digestion 1998;59(suppl 4):1–12.
- **60** Grigsby B, Rodriguez-Rilo H, Khan K. Antioxidants and chronic pancreatitis: Theory of oxidative stress and trials of antioxidant therapy. Dig Dis Sci 2012;57:835–841.
- **61** Chaloner C, Sandle LN, Mohan V, Snehalatha C, Viswanathan M, Braganza JM. Evidence for induction of cytochrome p-450i in patients with tropical chronic pancreatitis. Int J Clin Pharmacol Ther Toxicol 1990;28:235–240.
- **62** Girish B, Rajesh G, Vaidyanathan K, Balakrishnan V. Assessment of oxidative status in chronic pancreatitis and its relation with zinc status. Indian J Gastroenterol 2011;30:84–88.
- **63** Girish B, Rajesh G, Vaidyanathan K, Balakrishnan V. Zinc status in chronic pancreatitis and its relationship with exocrine and endocrine insufficiency. JOP 2009;10:651–656.
- **64** Rajesh G, Girish B, Vaidyanathan K, Balakrishnan V. Diet, nutrient deficiency and chronic pancreatitis. Trop Gastroenterol 2013;34:68–73.
- **65** Pitchumoni C. Familial pancreatitis. In Pai K, Soman C, Varghese R, eds. Pancreatic Diabetes. Trivandrum, India: Geo Printers, 1970: 46–48.
- **66** Mohan V, Chari ST, Hitman GA et al. Familial aggregation in tropical fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes. Pancreas 1989;4:690–693.
- **67** Aoun E, Chang CC, Greer JB, Papachristou GI, Barmada MM, Whitcomb DC. Pathways to injury in chronic pancreatitis: decoding the role of the high-risk SPINK1 n34s haplotype using meta-analysis. PLoS ONE 2008;3:e2003.
- **68** Boulling A, Witt H, Chandak GR et al. Assessing the pathological relevance of spink1 promoter variants. Eur J Hum Genet 2011;19:1066–1073.
- **69** Chandak GR, Idris MM, Reddy DN, Bhaskar S, Sriram PV, Singh L. Mutations in the pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor gene (PSTI/SPINK1) rather than the cationic trypsinogen gene (PRSS1) are significantly associated with tropical calcific pancreatitis. J Med Genet 2002;39:347–351.

- 390 Chapter 46
 - **70** Chandak GR, Idris MM, Reddy DN et al. Absence of prss1 mutations and association of spink1 trypsin inhibitor mutations in hereditary and non-hereditary chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2004;53:723–728.
 - **71** Mahurkar S, Idris MM, Reddy DN et al. Association of cathepsin b gene polymorphisms with tropical calcific pancreatitis. Gut 2006;55:1270–1275.
 - **72** Witt H, Beer S, Rosendahl J et al. Variants in CPA1 are strongly associated with early onset chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2013;45:1216–1220.
 - **73** Masson E, Paliwal S, Bhaskar S et al. Genetic analysis of the glycoprotein 2 gene in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2010;39:353–358.
 - 74 Murugaian EE, Premkumar RM, Radhakrishnan L, Vallath B. Novel mutations in the calcium sensing receptor gene in tropical chronic pancreatitis in india. Scand J Gastroenterol 2008;43:117–121.
 - 75 Mahurkar S, Reddy DN, Rao GV, Chandak GR. Genetic mechanisms underlying the pathogenesis of tropical calcific pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2009;15:264–269.

- 76 Pitchumoni CS. Special problems of tropical pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol 1984;13:941–959.
- 77 Mohan V, Barman KK, Rajan VS, Chari ST, Deepa R. Natural history of endocrine failure in tropical chronic pancreatitis: a longitudinal follow-up study. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2005;20:1927–1934.
- 78 Rossi L, Parvin S, Hassan Z et al. Diabetes mellitus in tropical chronic pancreatitis is not just a secondary type of diabetes. Pancreatology 2004;4:461–467.
- **79** Augustine P, Ramesh H. Is tropical pancreatitis premalignant? Am J Gastroenterol 1992;87:1005–1008.
- 80 Chari S, Mohan V, Pitchumoni C et al. Risk of pancreatic carcinoma in tropical calcific pancreatitis. Pancreas 1993;9:62–66.
- 81 Mohan V, Premalatha G, Padma A, Chari ST, Pitchumoni CS. Fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes. Long-term survival analysis. Diabetes Care 1996;19:1274–1278.
- 82 Shrikhande SV, Barreto G, Koliopanos A. Pancreatic carcinogenesis: the impact of chronic pancreatitis and its clinical relevance. Indian J Cancer 2009;46:288–296.

Cystic Fibrosis (CFTR)-Associated Pancreatic Disease

Chee Y. Ooi^1 and Aliye Uc^2

¹ School of Women's and Children's Health, Medicine, University of New South Wales and Sydney Children's Hospital Randwick, Sydney, NSW, Australia ² Stead Family Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Gastroenterology, University of Iowa Children's Hospital, Iowa City, IA, USA

Introduction

There is a spectrum of pancreatic diseases associated with cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (*CFTR*) [1, 2] mutations that includes classic cystic fibrosis (CF) (pancreatic insufficient or sufficient) and CFTR-associated pancreatitis. The pancreas pathology and damage are dependent on the amount of functional CFTR: the lower the function the more prominent and earlier the sequelae. In addition, *CFTR* mutations may contribute to the development of acute recurrent and chronic pancreatitis.

Pathophysiology—Genotype and Phenotype Correlations

Although around 2000 CFTR mutations have been identified, the functional importance is known only for a small number of them. CFTR mutations can be classified into six types of defects (class I-VI mutations) [3]: absence of protein synthesis (class I); protein misfolding and premature degradation (class II); disordered regulation (class III); defective chloride (Cl⁻) conductance or channel gating (class IV); a reduced number of CFTR transcripts due to a promoter or splicing abnormality (class V); and accelerated turnover from the cell surface (class VI) (Fig. 47.1) [4–6]. CFTR function is virtually absent with class I-III and VI mutations, whereas class IV and V mutations allow some residual CFTR function [7]. Pancreatic function correlates well with gene mutations at the CFTR locus. Exocrine pancreatic insufficiency is seen almost exclusively in association with class I-III and VI mutations [5]. The absence of phenylalanine at position 508 (F508del, a class II mutation) constitutes

two-thirds of *CFTR* mutations in northern European and North American populations. No other single mutation accounts for more than 5% of *CFTR* mutations worldwide [4]. Patients with at least one mutation belonging to classes IV or V generally present with milder disease, symptoms in late childhood or adulthood and are pancreatic sufficient.

CFTR is expressed in epithelial cells of various organs, including pancreatic ducts, and it functions as an apical membrane anion channel, involved primarily in anion secretion [4, 8–10]. It is generally agreed that the lack of CFTR leads to acidic, dehydrated, and protein-rich secretions [11–15], which then plug the acinar and ductal lumen [16–24] and cause the destruction of the pancreas in CF. Although pancreatic disease is universal in CF, the timing of disease onset and the steps between the lumenoccluding secretions and the pancreatic damage are not well understood. The findings in the CF pig model suggest that the pathogenesis of progressive pancreatic damage in CF may be, in part, a consequence of the activation and progression of proinflammatory, proapoptotic, profibrotic, and complement cascade pathways [25].

Among the various gastrointestinal organs affected by CF, the exocrine pancreas shows the strongest association between genotype and phenotype. In patients with lowest CFTR function, considerable destruction of the pancreas starts *in utero* and functional loss of the exocrine pancreas develops at birth or in early infancy [26]. A group of patients with CF who have residual pancreatic exocrine function (pancreatic sufficient) are prone to recurrent attacks of pancreatitis and may become pancreatic insufficient over time [27, 28].

Early studies suggested that *CFTR* mutations contributed to the development of chronic pancreatitis alone or if additional risk factors were present [29–33]. Many of

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. these studies were limited by relatively small numbers of patients, lack of control groups, and incomplete *CFTR* gene sequencing [18]. Recent studies with larger German, French, and North American cohorts confirmed these earlier findings that *CFTR* variants play a role in idiopathic chronic pancreatitis [34–36]. The recent studies show no increased risk for chronic pancreatitis with



Figure 47.1 Classes of CFTR mutations.

Table 47.1 Effects of CFTR mutations on chronic pancreatitis risk.

common polymorphic alleles T5 and TG12; the role of T5–TG12 complex allele remains to be determined [35]. The potential effect of *CFTR* mutations on risk for chronic pancreatitis is summarized in Table 47.1 [37]. It is not known whether other risk factors modulate CFTR levels and function to cause pancreatic inflammation, but a recent animal study suggests that this may be the case with alcohol-induced pancreatitis [38].

Clinical Manifestations

The clinical manifestations of CFTR-associated pancreatic diseases correlate with the degree of pancreatic injury. Exocrine pancreatic damage in its severe form manifests as exocrine pancreatic insufficiency (EPI), which is present in 60-75% of infants at time of CF diagnosis [39, 40]. Pancreatic lesions begin in utero and continue into early childhood, when complete loss of pancreatic acinar tissue occurs [18, 39]. Fat maldigestion with resultant steatorrhea happens only when pancreatic colipase/lipase secretion falls below 1-2% of normal levels [41], with risk of malnutrition and fat-soluble vitamin deficiencies. A causal relationship between early pancreatic disease in CF and the development of CF-related diabetes has also been reported [42]. Patients with sufficient pancreatic function who either have CF or CFTRrelated disorder are at risk of developing symptomatic acute and acute recurrent pancreatitis. Recurrent pancreatic inflammation is a risk factor for further loss of residual function and progression to EPI [43].

With increasing survival of patients with CF, an increased risk of malignancy in the gastrointestinal and

CFTR alleles	Pancreatitis risk	Examples
Severe/severe (compound heterozygotes)	No risk, patients have CF and EPI	F508del/F508del, F508del/ G551D
Severe/mild-variable (compound heterozygotes)	Pancreatic sufficient CF; 15–20% may have pancreatitis	F508del/R117H; F508del/ R334W
Mild-variable/mild-variable (compound heterozygotes)	Pancreatic sufficient CF; 15–20% may have pancreatitis	R117H/R117H; R117H/G85E
Severe/- (CF carrier)	Low, ~2-fold increase from general population	F508del/-
Mild-variable/-	Low, ~4-fold increase from general population	R117H/-
Non-CF causing	Possibly low; \sim < 1.5-fold increase from general population	p.R75Q, p.L997F
T5	None	
TG12	None	
T5-TG12	Unknown	

CF, cystic fibrosis; EPI, exocrine pancreatic insufficiency; CFTR, cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator.

biliary tracts has been observed [44]. The risk of malignancy in the pancreas was reported in a subanalysis to be greater than the overall risk of cancer in the digestive tract (odds ratio (95% CI) 31.5 (4.8–205) vs. 6.4 (2.9–14), respectively).

Despite treatment with pancreatic enzymes that prevent severe malnutrition, exocrine pancreatic involvement impairs growth and accelerates the progression of lung disease [45–48], the major cause of mortality in CF [49]. CF patients develop diabetes mellitus as they age: ~10% of patients have cystic fibrosis-related diabetes mellitus (CFRD) by 10 years of age, and ~50% of CF patients over 30 years of age have CFRD [50, 51]. CFRD is associated with a rapid decline in pulmonary function, higher morbidity, and greater mortality [26, 52]. The diagnosis of CFRD is preceded by a decline in body weight and lung function, along with insulin deficiency [51, 53].

Recurrent acute and chronic pancreatitis are known complications of CF, and they may occur in \sim 15–20% of patients with sufficient pancreatic function [4, 54]. It is not known why a subgroup of patients with CF develops pancreatitis, but preservation of acinar cells seems to be a prerequisite for this complication.

Diagnosis

The rationale for testing for CF is the risk of multiorgan involvement in CF-affected organs and available effective therapies. Several studies have shown that a large proportion of pediatric and adult patients with idiopathic acute recurrent and chronic pancreatitis carry mutations in the *CFTR* gene. In a study of children affected by pancreatitis, *CFTR* mutations were identified in 30 of 89 (34%) and 24 out of 104 (23%) of children with acute recurrent and chronic pancreatitis, respectively [55]. In a separate study of 42 children and adults with idiopathic acute recurrent and chronic pancreatitis, extensive *CFTR* genotyping identified 50% of patients with either 1 or 2 *CFTR* variants [56].

Currently, the diagnostic criteria for CF require the presence of characteristic symptom(s) of CF disease or a positive family history, *plus* an abnormal sweat chloride value ($\geq 60 \text{ mmol/L}$) and/or two CF disease-causing mutations [57]. Consensus guidelines [57, 58] recommend the diagnostic terminologies of: (i) "CF disease," to describe patients who fulfill the currently accepted diagnostic criteria; or (ii) "CFTR-related disorder," to describe individuals with the CF phenotype (e.g., pancreatitis), who have evidence of CFTR dysfunction but insufficient to fulfill the diagnostic criteria for CF disease (e.g., borderline sweat test and/or 1–2 non-CF causing mutation(s).

As the majority of nearly 2000 CFTR mutations have unclear clinical significance, genotyping is the leastsensitive diagnostic test for CF, compared to sweat testing and nasal potential difference (NPD) [32, 56]. If performed, genotyping results should be interpreted with experts in CF genetics since nondiagnostic mutations for CF may be identified [59]. In a study comparing the yield of various diagnostic tests for CF, genotyping identified 1 or 2 CFTR mutations in 21 of 42 (50%) patients with idiopathic acute recurrent or chronic pancreatitis but was unable to establish or exclude the diagnosis of CF in any of them [56]. In contrast, sweat chloride and transepithelial NPD were able to diagnose CF in 5% and 29% of patients, respectively [56]. Although NPD is a sensitive and reproducible determinant of CFTR function [60], it has limitations. It is complex to perform, time- and labor-intensive, and operator-dependent. Furthermore, NPD has neither been standardized nor validated for clinical use, and lacks consensus reference values [61]. Access to NPD is also limited to specialized centers with NPD expertise. False-positive results can occur with minor perturbations of the nasal epithelium, allergies, respiratory infections, and smoking.

The sweat test remains the primary diagnostic test for CF [57, 59]. Borderline (40–59 mmol/L) or abnormal (\geq 60 mmol/L) sweat chloride concentrations should lead to a referral to a CF clinic for further diagnostic evaluation, including for *CFTR* genotyping and alternative ion channel measurements (e.g., NPD or intestinal ion channel measurement), and various endorgan testing (e.g., lung function). Disease-specific counseling (e.g., fertility and smoking cessation) and genetic counseling are also important management considerations.

Therapy

The only treatment currently available for patients with advanced pancreatic damage and EPI, is pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy [10]. Children <4 years of age require 1000 lipase units/kg per meal; 500 lipase units/kg per meal are used for those >4 years of age and 25,000–40,000 units/meal are used for adults [62, 63]. For snacks, half the dose is recommended. Infants may be given 2000 –4000 units per 120 mL of infant formula or per breastfeeding. The daily dose for most patients is less than 10,000 units of lipase/kg per day or 6000 units of lipase/kg per day or 6000 units of lipase/kg per day or 6000 units of lipase/kg per untritional management and fat-soluble vitamin supplementation is mandatory for all patients with EPI. Insulin is the treatment of choice for CFRD [64].

394 Chapter 47

Currently there are no effective therapies to preserve pancreatic function in pancreatic sufficient CF patients or prevent recurrent attacks of pancreatitis. Ideally, the therapeutic strategy should be repairing the basic defect, which is the *CFTR* mutation. There are therapeutic agents designed to target class I (Ataluren) [65], class II (Lumacaftor), and class III (Ivacaftor) *CFTR* mutations [66, 67], some with promising success in improving lung function in patients with CF. Although these novel

References

- Riordan JR, Rommens JM, Kerem B et al. Identification of the cystic fibrosis gene: cloning and characterization of complementary DNA. Science 1989;245:1066–1073.
- Rommens JM, Iannuzzi MC, Kerem B et al. Identification of the cystic fibrosis gene: chromosome walking and jumping. Science 1989;245:1059–1065.
- **3** O'Sullivan BP, Freedman SD. Cystic fibrosis. Lancet 2009;373:1891–1904.
- 4 Wilschanski M, Durie PR. Patterns of GI disease in adulthood associated with mutations in the CFTR gene. Gut 2007;56:1153–1163.
- **5** Welsh MJ, Smith AE. Molecular mechanisms of CFTR chloride channel dysfunction in cystic fibrosis. Cell 1993;73:1251–1254.
- **6** Rowe SM, Miller S, Sorscher EJ. Cystic fibrosis. N Engl J Med 2005;352:1992–2001.
- 7 Wolfenden LL, Schechter MS. Genetic and non-genetic determinants of outcomes in cystic fibrosis. Paediatr Respir Rev 2009;10:32–36.
- 8 Welsh MJ, Ramsey BW, Accurso FJ, Cutting GR. Cystic fibrosis. In: Scriver CR, Sly WS, Valle D, eds. The Metabolic and Molecular Basis of Inherited Disease. New York: McGraw-Hill, 2001: 5121.
- **9** Quinton PM. Cystic fibrosis: lessons from the sweat gland. Physiology (Bethesda) 2007;22:212–225.
- 10 Borowitz D, Durie PR, Clarke LL et al. Gastrointestinal outcomes and confounders in cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2005;41:273–285.
- 11 Kopelman H, Durie P, Gaskin K et al. Pancreatic fluid secretion and protein hyperconcentration in cystic fibrosis. N Engl J Med 1985;312:329–334.
- 12 Kopelman H, Forstner G, Durie P et al. Origins of chloride and bicarbonate secretory defects in the cystic fibrosis pancreas, as suggested by pancreatic function studies on control and CF subjects with preserved pancreatic function. Clin Invest Med 1989;12:207–211.
- **13** Gaskin KJ, Durie PR, Corey M et al. Evidence for a primary defect of pancreatic HC03-secretion in cystic fibrosis. Pediatr Res 1982;16:554–557.

therapeutic approaches have revolutionized CF therapy, especially in the airways, there are no studies showing that these agents are effective in the pancreas. Gene therapy trials for CF are currently being conducted in the United Kingdom only using a cationic lipid-based vector, again targeting the lungs [68]. By utilizing a minimally invasive method and gene therapy vectors, Griffin et al. successfully targeted CFTR in porcine pancreatic ducts [69], but there are no human studies as yet.

- 14 Hadorn B, Zoppi G, Shmerling DH et al. Quantitative assessment of exocrine pancreatic function in infants and children. J Pediatr 1968;73:39–50.
- 15 Johansen PG, Anderson CM, Hadorn B. Cystic fibrosis of the pancreas. A generalised disturbance of water and electrolyte movement in exocrine tissues. Lancet 1968;1:455–460.
- 16 Andersen DH. Cystic fibrosis of the pancreas and its relation to celiac disease: Clinical and pathological study. Am J Dis Child 1938;56 344–399.
- 17 Boue A, Muller F, Nezelof C et al. Prenatal diagnosis in 200 pregnancies with a 1-in-4 risk of cystic fibrosis. Hum Genet 1986;74:288–297.
- 18 Imrie JR, Fagan DG, Sturgess JM. Quantitative evaluation of the development of the exocrine pancreas in cystic fibrosis and control infants. Am J Pathol 1979;95:697–707.
- 19 Oppenheimer EH, Esterly JR. Cystic fibrosis of the pancreas. Morphologic findings in infants with and without diagnostic pancreatic lesions. Arch Pathol 1973;96:149–154.
- **20** Oppenheimer EH, Esterly JR. Pathology of cystic fibrosis review of the literature and comparison with 146 autopsied cases. Perspect Pediatr Pathol 1975;2:241–278.
- **21** Porta EA, Stein AA, Patterson P. Ultrastructural changes of the pancreas and liver in cystic fibrosis. Am J Clin Pathol 1964;42:451–465.
- 22 Sturgess JM. Structural and developmental abnormalities of the exocrine pancreas in cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 1984;3(suppl 1):S55–S66.
- 23 Tucker JA, Spock A, Spicer SS et al. Inspissation of pancreatic zymogen material in cystic fibrosis. Ultrastruct Pathol 2003;27:323–335.
- 24 Ornoy A, Arnon J, Katznelson D et al. Pathological confirmation of cystic fibrosis in the fetus following prenatal diagnosis. Am J Med Genet 1987;28:935–947.
- **25** Abu-El-Haija M, Ramachandran S, Meyerholz DK et al. Pancreatic damage in fetal and newborn cystic fibrosis pigs involves the activation of inflammatory and remodeling pathways. Am J Pathol 2012;181:499–507.

- **26** Chamnan P, Shine BS, Haworth CS et al. Diabetes as a determinant of mortality in cystic fibrosis. Diabetes Care 2010;33:311–316.
- **27** Shwachman H, Lebenthal E, Khaw KT. Recurrent acute pancreatitis in patients with cystic fibrosis with normal pancreatic enzymes. Pediatrics 1975;55:86–95.
- **28** Durno C, Corey M, Zielenski J et al. Genotype and phenotype correlations in patients with cystic fibrosis and pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2002;123:1857–1864.
- **29** Sharer N, Schwarz M, Malone G et al. Mutations of the cystic fibrosis gene in patients with chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 1998;339:645–652.
- **30** Weiss FU, Simon P, Bogdanova N et al. Complete cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator gene sequencing in patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis and controls. Gut 2005;54:1456–1460.
- **31** Cohn JA, Neoptolemos JP, Feng J et al. Increased risk of idiopathic chronic pancreatitis in cystic fibrosis carriers. Hum Mutat 2005;26:303–307.
- **32** Bishop MD, Freedman SD, Zielenski J et al. The cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator gene and ion channel function in patients with idiopathic pancreatitis. Hum Genet 2005;118:372–381.
- **33** Noone PG, Zhou Z, Silverman LM et al. Cystic fibrosis gene mutations and pancreatitis risk: relation to epithelial ion transport and trypsin inhibitor gene mutations. Gastroenterology 2001;121:1310–1319.
- **34** Rosendahl J, Landt O, Bernadova J et al. CFTR, SPINK1, CTRC and PRSS1 variants in chronic pancreatitis: is the role of mutated CFTR overestimated? Gut 2013;62:582–592.
- **35** LaRusch J, Jung J, General IJ et al. Mechanisms of CFTR functional variants that impair regulated bicarbonate permeation and increase risk for pancreatitis but not for cystic fibrosis. PLoS Genet 2014;10:e1004376.
- **36** Masson E, Chen JM, Audrezet MP et al. A conservative assessment of the major genetic causes of idiopathic chronic pancreatitis: data from a comprehensive analysis of PRSS1, SPINK1, CTRC and CFTR genes in 253 young French patients. PLoS ONE 2013;8:e73522.
- 37 Hegyi P, Wilschanski M, Muallem S et al. CFTR: a new horizon in the pathomechanism and treatment of pancreatitis. Rev Physiol Biochem Pharmacol 2016;170:37–66.
- 38 Maleth J, Balazs A, Pallagi P et al. Alcohol disrupts levels and function of the cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator to promote development of pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;148:427–39;e16.
- **39** Waters DL, Dorney SF, Gaskin KJ et al. Pancreatic function in infants identified as having cystic fibrosis in a neonatal screening program. N Engl J Med 1990;322:303–308.

- **40** Ooi CY, Castellani C, Keenan K et al. Inconclusive diagnosis of cystic fibrosis after newborn screening. Pediatrics 2015;135:e1377–1385.
- 41 Gaskin KJ, Durie PR, Lee L et al. Colipase and lipase secretion in childhood-onset pancreatic insufficiency. Delineation of patients with steatorrhea secondary to relative colipase deficiency. Gastroenterology 1984;86:1–7.
- **42** Soave D, Miller MR, Keenan K et al. Evidence for a causal relationship between early exocrine pancreatic disease and cystic fibrosis-related diabetes: a Mendelian randomization study. Diabetes 2014;63:2114–2119.
- **43** Ooi CY, Dorfman R, Cipolli M et al. Type of CFTR mutation determines risk of pancreatitis in patients with cystic fibrosis. Gastroenterology 2011;140:153–161.
- 44 Neglia JP, FitzSimmons SC, Maisonneuve P et al. The risk of cancer among patients with cystic fibrosis.
 Cystic Fibrosis and Cancer Study Group. N Engl J Med 1995;332:494–499.
- **45** Corey M, Edwards L, Levison H et al. Longitudinal analysis of pulmonary function decline in patients with cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr 1997;131:809–814.
- **46** Konstan MW, Butler SM, Wohl ME et al. Growth and nutritional indexes in early life predict pulmonary function in cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr 2003;142:624–630.
- 47 Gaskin K, Gurwitz D, Durie P et al. Improved respiratory prognosis in patients with cystic fibrosis with normal fat absorption. J Pediatr 1982;100:857–862.
- **48** Kraemer R, Rudeberg A, Hadorn B et al. Relative underweight in cystic fibrosis and its prognostic value. Acta Paediatr Scand 1978;67:33–37.
- **49** Dodge JA, Lewis PA, Stanton M et al. Cystic fibrosis mortality and survival in the UK: 1947–2003. Eur Respir J 2007;29:522–526.
- 50 Moran A, Dunitz J, Nathan B et al. Cystic fibrosisrelated diabetes: current trends in prevalence, incidence, and mortality. Diabetes Care 2009;32:1626–1631.
- 51 Stecenko AA, Moran A. Update on cystic fibrosisrelated diabetes. Curr Opin Pulm Med 2010;16:611–615.
- 52 Milla CE, Warwick WJ, Moran A. Trends in pulmonary function in patients with cystic fibrosis correlate with the degree of glucose intolerance at baseline. Am J Respir Crit Care Med 2000;162:891–895.
- 53 Nathan BM, Laguna T, Moran A. Recent trends in cystic fibrosis-related diabetes. Curr Opin Endocrinol Diabetes Obes 2010;17:335–341.
- **54** Walkowiak J, Lisowska A, Blaszczynski M. The changing face of the exocrine pancreas in cystic fibrosis: pancreatic sufficiency, pancreatitis and
genotype. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;20:157–160.

- 55 Kumar S, Ooi CY, Werlin S et al. Risk factors associated with pediatric acute recurrent and chronic pancreatitis: lessons from INSPPIRE. JAMA Pediatr 2016;170(6):562–569.
- 56 Ooi CY, Dupuis A, Ellis L et al. Does extensive genotyping and nasal potential difference testing clarify the diagnosis of cystic fibrosis among patients with single-organ manifestations of cystic fibrosis? Thorax 2014;69:254–260.
- **57** Farrell PM, Rosenstein BJ, White TB et al. Guidelines for diagnosis of cystic fibrosis in newborns through older adults: Cystic Fibrosis Foundation consensus report. J Pediatr 2008;153:S4–S14.
- 58 Bombieri C, Claustres M, De Boeck K et al. Recommendations for the classification of diseases as CFTR-related disorders. J Cyst Fibros 2011;10(suppl 2):S86–102.
- **59** Ooi CY, Gonska T, Durie PR et al. Genetic testing in pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;138:2202–2206, 2206.
- **60** Yaakov Y, Kerem E, Yahav Y et al. Reproducibility of nasal potential difference measurements in cystic fibrosis. Chest 2007;132:1219–1226.
- **61** Naehrlich L, Ballmann M, Davies J et al. Nasal potential difference measurements in diagnosis of cystic fibrosis: an international survey. J Cyst Fibros 2014;13:24–28.
- **62** Baker SS. Delayed release pancrelipase for the treatment of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency

associated with cystic fibrosis. Ther Clin Risk Manag 2008;4:1079–1084.

- **63** Smith RC, Smith SF, Wilson J et al. Summary and recommendations from the Australasian guidelines for the management of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. Pancreatology 2016;16:164–180.
- **64** Kelly A, Moran A. Update on cystic fibrosis-related diabetes. J Cyst Fibros 2013;12:318–331.
- **65** Kerem E, Konstan MW, De Boeck K et al. Ataluren for the treatment of nonsense-mutation cystic fibrosis: a randomised, double-blind, placebocontrolled phase 3 trial. Lancet Respir Med 2014;2:539–547.
- **66** Wainwright CE, Elborn JS, Ramsey BW et al. Lumacaftor-Ivacaftor in Patients with Cystic Fibrosis Homozygous for Phe508del CFTR. N Engl J Med 2015;373:220–231.
- **67** Ramsey BW, Davies J, McElvaney NG et al. A CFTR potentiator in patients with cystic fibrosis and the G551D mutation. N Engl J Med 2011;365:1663–1672.
- **68** Alton EW, Armstrong DK, Ashby D et al. Repeated nebulisation of non-viral CFTR gene therapy in patients with cystic fibrosis: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2b trial. Lancet Respir Med 2015;3:684–691.
- **69** Griffin MA, Restrepo MS, Abu-El-Haija M et al. A novel gene delivery method transduces porcine pancreatic duct epithelial cells. Gene Ther 2014;21:123–130.

Clinical and Laboratory Diagnosis of Chronic Pancreatitis

Julia Mayerle¹, Peter Simon², and Markus M. Lerch²

¹ Department of Medicine II, University Hospital Munich, Ludwig-Maximilians-University, Munich, Germany

² Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

Introduction

For centuries, the pancreas was a "terra incognita" hidden behind the stomach, and its pathophysiologic role remained obscure. In 1761 Jean-Baptista Morgagni described the first case of chronic pancreatitis in his book De sedibus et causis morborum and it took 60 more years until Kuntzmann was able to connect fatty stool to diseases of the pancreas. Even in the twenty-first century the time interval between the onset of symptoms and the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis is unacceptably long. This is mainly because routine blood tests are not usually helpful in diagnosing chronic pancreatitis and because clinical symptoms are often nonspecific. The modern clinical concept of clinical chemistry for pancreatic diseases began in 1929 with the introduction of serum amylase (diastase) measurements [1]. Thereafter Comfort and coworkers [2] combined clinical observations, surgical findings, and autopsy studies to characterize chronic pancreatitis and first reported a chronic relapsing course of the disease. They also commented on its frequent association with longstanding alcohol intake, its common onset in the third and fourth decade of life, and the typical complications of the disease such as exocrine and endocrine pancreatic insufficiency.

Clinical Presentation

With an incidence of 8.2, a prevalence of 27.4 per 100,000 population and a frequency of 0.04–5% among all autopsies, chronic pancreatitis represents a rather common disorder of the gastrointestinal tract [3,4]. Chronic pancreatitis also accounts for substantial morbidity and

healthcare costs. The worldwide incidence of chronic pancreatitis is reported to be between 1.6 and 23 per 100,000, and it has an increasing prevalence. Although most patients with chronic pancreatitis are treated as outpatients, in 2015 there were 18612 (ICD-10: K86) hospital admissions for chronic pancreatitis in Germany alone (Federal Statistics Office). This does not include those patients who were coded as having acute pancreatitis, including those reporting an acute episode of chronic pancreatitis (55221 cases). Records from the United States, United Kingdom, the Netherlands, and Finland confirmed an increasing number of annual hospital admission amounting to an 30% increase within 6 years [5]. This indicates the high socioeconomic significance of the disease. Mortality from chronic pancreatitis is reported to be 12.8-19.8% over a mean observation period of 6.3–9.8 years [6–8]. Total mortality in the same studies was reported to be 28.8-35%. Continued alcohol consumption results in a significantly reduced survival rate [9]. The number of patients who leave the workforce and abandon gainful employment due to prolonged illness or continued alcohol consumption, or become disabled and are forced to retire prematurely during the course of the disease amounts to 40%. The 10-year survival rate is 7% and the 20-year survival rate is 4%, in comparison with 93% and 65%, respectively, for an age-adjusted cohort.

With regard to the time interval between the onset of symptoms and the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis a median interval of 30–55 months was reported in alcoholics [3,10]. In nonalcoholics the diagnosis was even more delayed (median 81 months) and frequently only established if complications of the disease such as pseudocysts or gastric outlet obstruction occurred. The

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

major reason for this delay lies in the natural course of the disease. The clinical presentation of patients with chronic pancreatitis is highly dependent on the stage of the disease. It varies between severely ill patients with symptoms of an acute abdomen to slowly progressing cachexia. Often the first signs of the disease that prompt the patient to seek medical attention are belt-like abdominal pain that frequently radiates to the back, loss of body weight (in 80%), and steatorrhea (in less than 50%) [11].

Several attempts have been undertaken to establish histologic and morphologic criteria that clearly define chronic pancreatitis. Unfortunately an exact correlation between clinical symptoms, morphologic signs, and histologic criteria is still not available [12,13].

Etiology

In Western countries alcohol consumption is assumed to be the leading cause (70–90%) of chronic pancreatitis [14]. The prevalence of chronic pancreatitis clearly correlates with the alcohol consumption in a given population [15].

It is reported that 24.1% of all patients suffering from acute pancreatitis will progress to chronic pancreatitis [16]. Of those, 48.2% have alcoholic pancreatitis and smoking was identified as the only independent but dose-dependent risk factor for disease progression [17]. With regard to the etiology of chronic pancreatitis more recent studies suggest that in addition to alcohol consumption smoking increases the risk and can independently cause chronic pancreatitis [18].

The second most common form of chronic pancreatitis (25%) is so-called idiopathic pancreatitis [19,20]. Patients without identifiable risk factor for chronic pancreatitis are classified as having idiopathic pancreatitis. This group has decreased in incidence since Comfort and Steinberg reported in 1952 an inherited form of chronic pancreatitis that follows an autosomal dominant inheritance pattern [2]. Knowledge about these genetic susceptibility factors is accumulating. Hereditary pancreatitis represents a genetic disorder closely associated with mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene and presents with a disease penetrance of ≈ 80% [21]. Shortly after the identification of mutations in the trypsinogen gene associated with chronic pancreatitis another important observation was made by Witt et al. [22]. They found that mutations in the serine protease inhibitor Kazal type 1 (SPINK1) gene, which encodes the pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor (PSTI), were associated with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis in children. SPINK1 mutations are frequently detected in patients who do not present with a family history of pancreatitis and are devoid of classical risk factors for chronic pancreatitis [23,24].

Cystic fibrosis is an autosomal-recessive disorder with an estimated incidence of 1:2500 characterized by pancreatic exocrine insufficiency and chronic pulmonary disease. The extent to which the pancreas is affected varies between a complete loss of exocrine and endocrine function to clinically normal pancreatic function. Recurrent episodes of pancreatitis occur in 1-2% of all patients with cystic fibrosis who have normal exocrine pancreatic function and much more rarely in patients with exocrine pancreatic insufficiency. This means that cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (*CFTR*) gene mutations that would not cause cystic fibrosis still confer a twofold increased risk of developing pancreatitis.

Metabolic disorders associated with hypertriglyceridemia above 1000 mg/dL may be responsible for the development of recurrent episodes of pancreatitis [25]. In addition to lipidapheresis and glucose/insulin treatment to lower triglyceride levels, a gene therapy approach has recently been developed. Alipogene tiparvovec (Glybera®) is a gene therapy product approved in Europe under the "exceptional circumstances" pathway as a treatment for lipoprotein lipase deficiency (LPLD), a rare genetic disease resulting in chylomicronemia and a concomitantly increased risk of acute and recurrent pancreatitis, with potentially lethal outcome. In a retrospective study the frequency and severity of pancreatitis in 19 patients with LPLD up to 6 years after a single treatment with alipogene tiparvovec were analyzed. Therapy was associated with an approximately 50% reduction in pancreatitis events [26]. In a few cases chronic calcifying pancreatitis has been reported due to hypercalcemia in patients with untreated hyperparathyroidism. The underlying mechanism of hyperparathyroidism-associated pancreatitis is most likely related to the established role of calcium in the premature intracellular activation of digestive proteases [27-29].

Pain

Pain is the most commonly encountered symptom in chronic pancreatitis (80–95% of patients) [24]. Up to 50% of patients with chronic alcoholic pancreatitis suffer from chronic pain, while the remaining portion either present with intermittent attacks followed by pain-free intervals or have never experienced severe pain due to pancreatitis [20,30,31]. Most patients report continual, numb pain lasting for more than 24 hours and 68% report epigastric pain. Pain that radiates to the back is reported in 39%, to the left upper quadrant in 50%, and to the right upper quadrant in 32%. About 6% of patients feel their pain radiating between the shoulders. In general, patients with abdominal pain take a "jackknife" posture to relax



Figure 48.1 Erythema ab igne in a female patient aged 45 with chronic alcoholic pancreatitis.

abdominal musculature affected by peritonitis. An erythema ab igne is associated with intense acute pain (Fig. 48.1). In chronic alcoholic pancreatitis a relationship between alcohol ingestion and recurrent pain has been described. Pain often begins between 12 and 48 hours after ceasing alcohol intake.

Malabsorption and Weight Loss

Fat excretion of patients with pancreatic steatorrhea frequently exceeds that of patients with other causes of steatorrhea. Leaking oily stool from the anus is virtually pathognomonic of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency. In general, weight loss is a cardinal symptom of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency with steatorrhea, whereas hypoproteinemia or malabsorption of the fat-soluble vitamins is less common. Two publications have reported decreased bone mineral density, but no comparison to an age-matched control cohort was included [32,33]. Overt steatorrhea occurs in approximately 30% of patients with chronic calcific pancreatitis.

With rare exceptions, steatorrhea and azotorrhea (excessive discharge of nitrogenous substances in the feces or urine) only occur when the reduction in lipase and protease secretion, respectively, exceeds 90% [34,35] (Fig. 48.2).



Figure 48.2 Reduction in lipase secretion is paralleled by an increase in fecal fat. With rare exceptions, steatorrhea and azotorrhea only occur if there is greater than 90% reduction in pancreatic lipase and trypsin secretion. *Source*: Redrawn from [34].

In alcoholic chronic pancreatitis it is usually 10–20 years before severe exocrine insufficiency develops, but according to DiMagno and coworkers [34] lipase secretion decreases more rapidly than protease secretion. In decompensated chronic pancreatitis with less than 5% of the normal enzyme output, about 40% of nutrients from a readily digestible low-caloric meal are malabsorbed and enter the colon.

Endocrine Insufficiency

More rarely, patients seek medical attention because they develop diabetes mellitus with a loss of endocrine function or cachexia as the initial symptoms of chronic pancreatitis. A history of diarrhea with recent onset of diabetes mellitus should always raise the suspicion of chronic pancreatitis as the underlying cause. The symptoms of diabetes "of other specific types" according to the World Health Organization (WHO) classification system released in 2003 (e.g., loss of insulin production due to diseases of the exocrine pancreas) are similar to those of diabetes mellitus of other causes. Overall, 45% of the patients with chronic pancreatitis suffer from overt diabetes. The cause of chronic pancreatitis bears no relationship to the subsequent likelihood of developing diabetes, but it does seem to influence the time lag between onset of pancreatitis and onset of diabetes. Alcoholics show symptoms of endocrine insufficiency earlier than nonalcoholics [7,36]. Diabetes mellitus is also an independent predictor of mortality in patients with chronic pancreatitis. The underlying pathophysiology

of diabetes in chronic pancreatitis is the loss of insulinsecreting cells, often combined with a peripheral and hepatic insulin resistance. Oral antidiabetics, especially metformin, might therefore have a role in the treatment of these patients, but control of blood sugar levels should be achieved with exogenous insulin supplementation [37,38].

Jaundice

In 10-40% of cases of chronic pancreatitis a benign dominant stenosis of the common bile duct develops due to inflammation of the pancreatic head or due to pancreatic pseudocysts or phlegmons, all of which require either endoscopic or surgical intervention. An asymptomatic increase in alkaline phosphatase is the most common laboratory manifestation of a stenosis of the common bile duct secondary to chronic pancreatitis. Jaundice may develop later. However, a raised alkaline phosphatase or increased bilirubin alone does not always point to extrahepatic cholestasis but might be a symptom of parenchymal liver damage caused by hepatitis, steatosis, or even liver cirrhosis. Endoscopic intervention is clinically indicated if the patient presents with jaundice or recurrent episodes of cholangitis and in order to prevent secondary biliary cirrhosis.

Laboratory Diagnosis

Even after two centuries of pancreatic research, a diagnostic serum marker for chronic pancreatitis is not available. Diagnosis is usually made by a combination of imaging procedures such as ultrasound, endoscopic ultrasound, computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) or magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) in combination with exocrine and endocrine function tests.

Serum Tests for the Diagnosis and Etiologic Characterization of Chronic Pancreatitis

The simplest noninvasive tests would be to measure exocrine pancreatic enzymes or hormones in fasting blood samples. Total serum amylase, in contrast to pancreatic isoamylase or salivary isoamylase, has been measured routinely since 1929, but it is of little use for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis. Because amylase secretion into the gut decreases in chronic pancreatitis it has been hypothesized that low serum pancreatic amylase could be used to diagnose chronic pancreatitis. Unfortunately, pancreatic isoamylase is completely normal in many patients with mild to moderate chronic pancreatitis and the sensitivity was reported to be only 60% with a variation between 12% and 100% depending on the severity of the disease. The same problems apply to the measurement of lipase and trypsin. Therefore pancreatic serum enzyme testing lacks diagnostic accuracy as well as specificity.

Provocation tests, in which serum levels of pancreatic enzymes are measured after stimulation of pancreatic secretion by secretagogues or parasympathomimetics, have been found to be rather insensitive, nonspecific, burdened with great interindividual ranges and therefore just as unreliable as markers for chronic pancreatitis. At most they are abnormal in 25% of patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis and at least the same proportion of healthy volunteers show abnormal test results [39–42].

The only hormone measured in serum with some promise as a diagnostic tool for pancreatitis is human pancreatic polypeptide (PP). Pancreatic polypeptide is a 36-amino-acid peptide and is found in the islets of Langerhans as well as in the exocrine parts of the pancreas. Its exact function is unknown but it is known to inhibit exocrine pancreatic secretion. Plasma concentrations of PP rise and fall in synchrony with interdigestive pancreatic secretion and increase in the immediate postprandial period or when the pancreas is stimulated by exogenous factors. Fasting plasma levels below 125 pg/ mL have been assigned a sensitivity for chronic pancreatitis of 70% by DiMagno and coworkers, and pancreatic cancer can be differentiated with a specificity of 65%. If normal, this assay will exclude chronic pancreatitis with an accuracy of 90%, although 35% of healthy volunteers will still show levels below 125 pg/mL [43,44].

Pancreatic Exocrine Function Tests

Tests for exocrine and endocrine pancreatic function serve as a second line of diagnostic tools for chronic pancreatitis. Reduced exocrine function can precede overt morphologic changes and therefore the sensitivity to detect early changes is higher for exocrine pancreatic function tests than for imaging studies. These patients have exocrine pancreatic insufficiency because enzymes and chyme do not mix fully and their fat digestion is accordingly impaired. However, excreted enzymes (e.g., elastase or chymotrypsin) in stool will appear normal.

Several tests for exocrine pancreatic function are now well established in the diagnostic workup of patients with suspected chronic pancreatitis. Assays can be divided into direct and indirect methods, depending on the technique used for determining enzyme output (via duodenal tube or indirectly). When pancreatic function is measured directly, the stimulated output of enzymes and bicarbonate into the small intestinal lumen is

Box 48.1 Direct and indirect pancreatic function tests Direct tests • Secretin-cholecystokinin test • Endoscopic secretin test Indirect tests Serum tests • Pancreolauryl test • NBT-PABA test (commercially discontinued) Fecal tests • Fecal elastase • Chymotrypsin • Stool weight • Fecal fat quantification

collected via a nasoduodenal tube and then analyzed. Indirect methods detect a decreased amount of pancreatic enzymes in stool or serum or, alternatively, evaluate the digestion of synthetic substrates by pancreatic enzymes, which also indicate impaired exocrine function when reduced (Box 48.1). The disadvantage of indirect tests for pancreatic function is that they cannot distinguish between structural or functional abnormalities. The situation after gastrectomy is a good example of when an impaired synchrony between pancreatic secretion and the gastrointestinal passage of food signals exocrine insufficiency on pancreatic function tests without any structural damage to the pancreas (pancreaticocibale asynchrony) [45].

Direct Pancreatic Function Tests

Secretin-Cholecystokinin Test

Pancreatic enzyme activity and bicarbonate concentration are measured in the duodenal juice after stimulation with the enterohormones secretin (1U/kg intravenously) and cholecystokinin (CCK; 25-100 ng/ kg). The secretin-cholecystokinin test used to be the gold standard for pancreatic function testing and its overall sensitivity and specificity is 90%. However, the combined secretin-cholecystokinin test is no longer used since pharmaceutical CCK preparations for human use are no longer marketed (in most countries). Some authors used a standardized test meal (Lund test) rather than hormone stimulation of the exocrine pancreas but this more "physiologic" approach is ultimately less sensitive in detecting early functional changes and bicarbonate cannot be measured in the collected chyme.

As early as 1982 Gregg suggested a new method to determine exocrine pancreatic function by collecting pancreatic juice after intravenous secretin stimulation during endoscopic retrograde pancreatography (ERP) [46]. Until 2003 no large series of this promising approach had been conducted until DiMagno and coworkers presented a modified version of the endoscopic pancreatic function test in a study of 412 subjects. The overall accuracy of the endoscopic secretin test was 79%, with positive and negative predictive values of 73% and 85%, respectively [47].

One way of overcoming the limitations of invasive function testing might be to use secretin-stimulated MRI. Intravenous application of secretin causes the rapid washout of bicarbonate-rich fluid from the exocrine pancreas which can be quantified semiquantitatively but is significantly reduced in patients with impaired exocrine function [48–51]. The sensitivity of secretin-stimulated MRI was calculated to be 69%, while the specificity was 90% [52,53]. As MRI is becoming an alternative to CT scan examination for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis, secretin–MRCP could become a valuable diagnostic tool [54].

Noninvasive Pancreatic Function Tests

Fecal Elastase 1

Pancreatic elastase accounts for 6% of the protein in pancreatic juice. Compared to other serine proteases this enzyme is highly stable during its passage through the gut and can be detected with a 5- to 6-fold concentration in stool (median concentration of 1200µg/g). Fecal elastase is measured using an enzyme-linked immunoassay (ELISA) and there are human-specific polyclonal and monoclonal test kits without crossreactivity commercially available so it is not necessary for the patient to discontinue enzyme supplementation treatment that would potentially contain traces of pork elastase. The overall sensitivity of fecal elastase testing is 63% for mild exocrine insufficiency and rises to 100% for severe exocrine insufficiency if compared to the gold standard of the secretin-cholecystokinin test [55,56]. Biochemically the elastase 1 assay is a misnomer since the human pancreas expresses elastase 2 and 3 isoforms but not the elastase 1 isoform, which is known only from pigs.

It is known that 5% of chymotrypsin secreted into the duodenum can be recovered enzymatically active in the feces and measured by a colorimetric enzyme reaction employing the substrate *N*-glutaryl-L-phenylalanine-*p*-nitroanilide (GNPNA). Sensitivity and specificity is thought to be equal or lower compared to fecal elastase but false-negative results occur in 4% of patients with severe exocrine insufficiency, 15–18% of patients with moderate exocrine insufficiency, and 25–40% of patients with mild pancreatic insufficiency [56,57].

Another noninvasive approach used to evaluate pancreatic exocrine insufficiency is the assessment of CO_2 exhalation after digestion of ¹³C-labeled synthetic substrates such as mixed triglyceride, triolein, and hiolein, which are enzymatically cleaved by pancreatic enzymes in the duodenum. The ¹³CO₂ component, which is rapidly resorbed, can therefore be detected in exhaled breath over time [53,58–61]. In patients with severe exocrine insufficiency, sensitivity of the detection of mixed triglycerides is 92–100%, but in patients suffering from mild impairment of exocrine function sensitivity is reduced to 46% [62]. However, in addition to the detection of pancreatic insufficiency these tests can be used for clinical workup of chronic diarrhea or to monitor the efficacy of enzyme supplementation [63,64].

Fecal fat quantification by the classical van de Kamer (alcohol extraction) technique is the standard test to determine steatorrhea as a characteristic symptom of reduced exocrine function. After a 90% loss of exocrine function, fat excretion in stool significantly increases as a sign of fat maldigestion. A mild or intermediate impairment of exocrine function is usually clinically compensated for. The van de Kamer test has fallen out of favor with patients, nurses, and technicians because it requires extensive handling of large amounts of smelly stool.

Evaluation of Endocrine Function

Overt diabetes occurs in about 20% of patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis 6 years after disease onset. Ten years after disease onset about 50% of alcoholic pancreatitis patients display signs of impaired glucose metabolism with diminished insulin production [65]. Pancreatic endocrine function should be evaluated by measuring HbA_{1c} according to the guidelines of the WHO for the diagnosis of diabetes mellitus.

Genetic Testing

In addition to an evaluation of exocrine and endocrine function considerable attention is now paid to the etiology of the disease (Box 48.2). Recent results from molecular and genetic studies suggest that a significant number of patients with chronic pancreatitis have a genetically determined or inherited disease. This is mainly true for patients who were formerly classified as having idiopathic

References

- 1.Elman R, Arneson N, Graham FA. Value of blood amylase estimation in diagnosis of pancreatic disease. Arch Surg 1929;19:9431.
- 2 Comfort MW, Gambill EE, Baggenstoss A. Chronic relapsing pancreatitis: a study of 29 cases without

Box 48.2 Indications for genetic testing in idiopathic or hereditary pancreatitis

- Recurrent (2 or more) episodes of acute pancreatitis without identifiable cause or etiology; or
- Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis—especially in children and young adults under the age of 25 years; or
- Pancreatitis in patients with a positive family history of pancreatitis (one or more first- or second-degree relatives)

pancreatitis, for patients with an onset of the disease before the age of 25, or those with a positive family history for chronic pancreatitis or pancreatic cancer. Patients who have chronic pancreatitis due to mutations in the cationic trypsinogen gene are burdened with a 70- to 140fold increased risk of developing pancreatic cancer, particularly if they smoke [66]. Whether, this is also true for patients who carry SPINK1 or CFTR mutations needs to be determined. Genetic testing for the most common and clinically relevant trypsinogen gene mutations (N29I and R122H or R122C) can be recommended for chronic pancreatitis patients who have first-degree relatives with pancreatitis or pancreatic cancer, and for patients with chronic pancreatitis or recurrent bouts of acute pancreatitis before the age of 25 years and no identifiable risk factor [67]. Genetic testing for clinically unaffected relatives is not indicated and should only be performed within Ethics Committee approved research protocols.

A much more detailed analysis of the genetic risk factors of pancreatitis is found in other chapters of this book.

Conclusion

Even in the twenty-first century the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis is made by a combination of clinical symptoms, imaging procedures, such as ultrasound, endoscopic ultrasound, CT, and MRCP, and exocrine and endocrine function tests. Therapy is restricted to symptom control because of a lack of a causal treatment strategy and the time point from first symptoms to diagnosis has not been significantly shortened during the last 15 years. Single markers or tests are urgently needed but presently not available.

associated disease of the biliary or gastrointestinal tract. Gastroenterology 1946;6:239–285.

3 Andersen BN, Pedersen NT, Scheel J et al. Incidence of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis in Copenhagen. Scand J Gastroenterol 1982;17:247–252.

- 4 Olsen TS. Lipomatosis of the pancreas in autopsy material and its relation to age and overweight. Acta Pathol Microbiol Scand A 1978;86A:367–373.
- 5 Spanier BW, Dijkgraaf MG, Bruno MJ. Trends and forecasts of hospital admissions for acute and chronic pancreatitis in the Netherlands. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;20:653–658.
- **6** Lankisch PG, Lohr-Happe A, Otto J et al. Natural course in chronic pancreatitis. Pain, exocrine and endocrine pancreatic insufficiency and prognosis of the disease. Digestion 1993;54:148–155.
- 7 Ammann RW, Akovbiantz A, Largiader F et al. Course and outcome of chronic pancreatitis. Longitudinal study of a mixed medical-surgical series of 245 patients. Gastroenterology 1984;86:820–828.
- 8 Suchsland T, Aghdassi A, Kuhn K et al. Predictive factors for and incidence of hospital readmissions of patients with acute and chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2015;15:265–270.
- 9 Chronic Pancreatitis German Society of Digestive and Metabolic Diseases (DGVS), Hoffmeister A, Mayerle J, Beglinger C et al. [S3-Consensus guidelines on definition, etiology, diagnosis and medical, endoscopic and surgical management of chronic pancreatitis German Society of Digestive and Metabolic Diseases (DGVS)]. Z Gastroenterol 2012;50(11):1176–1224.
- 10 Lankisch PG PM, Löhr-Happe A, Otto J, Seidesticker F, Stöckmann F. Delay in diagnosing chronic pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1993;5:713–714.
- 11 Jensen AR, Matzen P, Malchow-Moller A et al. Pattern of pain, duct morphology, and pancreatic function in chronic pancreatitis. A comparative study. Scand J Gastroenterol 1984;19:334–338.
- 12 Sarner M, Cotton PB. Classification of pancreatitis. Gut 1984;25:756–759.
- 13 Chari ST, Singer MV. The problem of classification and staging of chronic pancreatitis. Proposals based on current knowledge of its natural history. Scand J Gastroenterol 1994;29:949–960.
- 14 Ammann RW, Muellhaupt B. The natural history of pain in alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1999;116:1132–1140.
- **15** Ammann RW, Muellhaupt B. Progression of alcoholic acute to chronic pancreatitis. Gut 1994;35:552–556.
- 16 Nojgaard C, Becker U, Matzen P et al. Progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis: prognostic factors, mortality, and natural course. Pancreas 2011;40:1195–1200.
- 17 Lankisch PG, Breuer N, Bruns A et al. Natural history of acute pancreatitis: a long-term population-based study. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:2797–805; quiz 2806.
- 18 Munigala S, Conwell DL, Gelrud A et al. Heavy smoking is associated with lower age at first episode of acute pancreatitis and a higher risk of recurrence. Pancreas 2015;44:876–881.

- **19** Somogyi L, Martin SP, Venkatesan T et al. Recurrent acute pancreatitis: an algorithmic approach to identification and elimination of inciting factors. Gastroenterology 2001;120:708–717.
- 20 Layer P, Yamamoto H, Kalthoff L et al. The different courses of early-and late-onset idiopathic and alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1994;107:1481–1487.
- 21 Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene. Nat Genet 1996;14:141–145.
- 22 Witt H, Luck W, Hennies HC et al. Mutations in the gene encoding the serine protease inhibitor, Kazal type 1 are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2000;25:213–216.
- **23** Weiss FU, Simon P, Witt H et al. SPINK1 mutations and phenotypic expression in patients with pancreatitis associated with trypsinogen mutations. J Med Genet 2003;40:e40.
- 24 Witt H, Simon P, Lerch MM. [Genetic aspects of chronic pancreatitis]. Dtsch Med Wochenschr 2001;126:988–993.
- **25** Toskes PP. Hyperlipidemic pancreatitis. Gastroenterol Clin North Am 1990;19:783–791.
- **26** Gaudet D, Stroes ES, Methot J et al. Long-term retrospective analysis of gene therapy with alipogene tiparvovec and its effect on lipoprotein lipase deficiency-induced pancreatitis. Hum Gene Ther 2016;27:916–925.
- **27** Mooren F, Hlouschek V, Finkes T et al. Early changes in pancreatic acinar cell calcium signaling after pancreatic duct obstruction. J Biol Chem 2003;278:9361–9369.
- 28 Mooren FC, Lechtermann A, Fromme A et al. Alterations in intracellular calcium signaling of lymphocytes after exhaustive exercise. Med Sci Sports Exerc 2001;33:242–248.
- 29 Mooren FC, Turi S, Gunzel D et al. Calciummagnesium interactions in pancreatic acinar cells. FASEB J 2001;15:659–672.
- 30 Ebbehoj N, Borly L, Bulow J et al. Evaluation of pancreatic tissue fluid pressure and pain in chronic pancreatitis. A longitudinal study. Scand J Gastroenterol 1990;25:462–466.
- 31 Layer PH, DiMagno EP. Natural histories of alcoholic and idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 1996;12:318–320.
- **32** Moran CE, Sosa EG, Martinez SM et al. Bone mineral density in patients with pancreatic insufficiency and steatorrhea. Am J Gastroenterol 1997;92:867–871.
- **33** Haaber AB, Rosenfalck AM, Hansen B et al. Bone mineral metabolism, bone mineral density, and body composition in patients with chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. Int J Pancreatol 2000;27:21–27.

- 34 DiMagno EP, Go VL, Summerskill WH. Relations between pancreatic enzyme ouputs and malabsorption in severe pancreatic insufficiency. N Engl J Med 1973;288:813–815.
- **35** DiMagno EP, Go VL, Summerskill HJ. Intraluminal and postabsorptive effects of amino acids on pancreatic enzyme secretion. J Lab Clin Med 1973;82:241–248.
- 36 Kalthoff LLP, Clain JE, DiMagno EP. The course of alcoholic and nonalcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1984;29:953.
- 37 Donowitz M, Hendler R, Spiro HM et al. Glucagon secretion in acute and chronic pancreatitis. Ann Intern Med 1975;83:778–781.
- **38** Linde J, Nilsson LH, Barany FR. Diabetes and hypoglycemia in chronic pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 1977;12:369–373.
- **39** Elias E, Redshaw M, Wood T. Diagnostic importance of changes in circulating concentrations of immunoreactive trypsin. Lancet 1977;2:66–68.
- **40** Jacobson DG, Curington C, Connery K et al. Trypsinlike immunoreactivity as a test for pancreatic insufficiency. N Engl J Med 1984;310:1307–1309.
- **41** Ammann RW, Buhler H, Pei P. Comparative diagnostic accuracy of four tubeless pancreatic function tests in chronic pancreatitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 1982;17:997–1002.
- **42** Otte M, Thurmayr R, Thurmayr et al. [Computerassisted pancreas diagnosis by means of analysis of the duodenal secretions]. Verh Dtsch Ges Inn Med 1976;82(pt 1):960–962.
- **43** Adrian TE, Besterman HS, Mallinson CN et al. Inhibition of secretin stimulated pancreatic secretion by pancreatic polypeptide. Gut 1979;20:37–40.
- **44** Koch MB, Go VL, DiMagno EP. Can plasma human pancreatic polypeptide be used to detect diseases of the exocrine pancreas? Mayo Clin Proc 1985;60:259–265.
- **45** Chowdhury RS, Forsmark CE. Review article: Pancreatic function testing. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2003;17:733–750.
- **46** Gregg JA. The intraductal secretin test: an adjunct to ERCP. Gastrointest Endosc 1982;28:199–203.
- 47 Raimondo M, Imoto M, DiMagno EP. Rapid endoscopic secretin stimulation test and discrimination of chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer from disease controls. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2003;1:397–403.
- **48** Cappeliez O, Delhaye M, Deviere J et al. Chronic pancreatitis: evaluation of pancreatic exocrine function with MR pancreatography after secretin stimulation. Radiology 2000;215:358–364.
- **49** Matos C, Cappeliez O, Winant C et al. MR imaging of the pancreas: a pictorial tour. Radiographics 2002;22:e2.
- **50** Matos C, Metens T, Deviere J et al. Pancreatic duct: morphologic and functional evaluation with dynamic

MR pancreatography after secretin stimulation. Radiology 1997;203:435–441.

- 51 Matos C, Nicaise N, Metens T et al. Secretin-enhanced MR pancreatography. Semin Ultrasound CT MR 1999;20:340–351.
- 52 Merkle EM, Baillie J. Exocrine pancreatic function: evaluation with MR imaging before and after secretin stimulation. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101:137–138.
- 53 Schneider AR, Hammerstingl R, Heller M et al. Does secretin-stimulated MRCP predict exocrine pancreatic insufficiency? A comparison with noninvasive exocrine pancreatic function tests. J Clin Gastroenterol 2006;40:851–855.
- 54 Mensel B, Messner P, Mayerle J et al. Secretinstimulated MRCP in volunteers: assessment of safety, duct visualization, and pancreatic exocrine function. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2014;202:102–108.
- 55 Stein J, Jung M, Sziegoleit A et al. Immunoreactive elastase I: clinical evaluation of a new noninvasive test of pancreatic function. Clin Chem 1996;42:222–226.
- **56** Loser C, Mollgaard A, Folsch UR. Faecal elastase 1: a novel, highly sensitive, and specific tubeless pancreatic function test. Gut 1996;39:580–586.
- **57** Lankisch PG, Schmidt I, Konig H et al. Faecal elastase 1: not helpful in diagnosing chronic pancreatitis associated with mild to moderate exocrine pancreatic insufficiency. Gut 1998;42:551–554.
- 58 Ghoos YF, Vantrappen GR, Rutgeerts PJ et al. A mixed-triglyceride breath test for intraluminal fat digestive activity. Digestion 1981;22:239–247.
- **59** Vantrappen GR, Rutgeerts PJ, Ghoos YF et al. Mixed triglyceride breath test: a noninvasive test of pancreatic lipase activity in the duodenum. Gastroenterology 1989;96:1126–1134.
- **60** Newcomer AD, Hofmann AF, DiMagno EP et al. Triolein breath test: a sensitive and specific test for fat malabsorption. Gastroenterology 1979;76:6–13.
- 61 Lembcke B, Braden B, Caspary WF. Exocrine pancreatic insufficiency: accuracy and clinical value of the uniformly labelled 13C-Hiolein breath test. Gut 1996;39:668–674.
- 62 Siegmund E, Lohr JM, Schuff-Werner P. [The diagnostic validity of non-invasive pancreatic function tests a meta-analysis]. Z Gastroenterol 2004;42:1117–1128.
- **63** Adler G, Mundlos S, Kuhnelt P et al. New methods for assessment of enzyme activity: do they help to optimize enzyme treatment? Digestion 1993;54(suppl 2):3–9.
- **64** Dominguez-Munoz JE, Nieto L, Vilarino M et al. Development and diagnostic accuracy of a breath test for pancreatic exocrine insufficiency in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2016;45:241–247.

- **65** Ammann RW, Heitz PU, Kloppel G. Course of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis: a prospective clinicomorphological long-term study. Gastroenterology 1996;111:224–231.
- **66** Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Whitcomb DC et al. Cigarette smoking as a risk factor for pancreatic cancer

in patients with hereditary pancreatitis. JAMA 2001;286:169–170.

67 Ellis I, Lerch MM, Whitcomb DC. Genetic testing for hereditary pancreatitis: guidelines for indications, counselling, consent and privacy issues. Pancreatology 2001;1:405–415.

Evidence of Contrast-Enhanced CT and MRI/MRCP

J. Enrique Domínguez-Muñoz¹, Roberto García-Figueiras², and Julio Iglesias-García¹

¹ Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Health Research Institute of Santiago de Compostela (IDIS), Spain ² Department of Radiology, University Hospital of Santiago de Compostela, Spain

Introduction

Chronic pancreatitis is a chronic inflammatory disease of the pancreas leading to progressive fibrosis and loss of exocrine and endocrine pancreatic parenchyma. Because sensitive and specific biomarkers are not available, diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis is based on morphologic and functional changes that develop in the gland over the natural history of the disease. Complications such as chronic pancreatic pseudocyst, biliary obstruction, and portal and splenic vein thrombosis are frequently seen in cases of severe chronic pancreatitis. Diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis is easy at late stages, when pancreatic atrophy, irregularities and dilatation of the main pancreatic duct and side-branches, and calcifications are present. However, diagnosis is challenging in the early phases, when infiltration of inflammatory cells and activated stellate cells with mild fibrosis are the only histologic signs of the disease.

With the exception of the endoscopic secretin test, pancreatic function tests play a minor role in the early diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis in clinical practice. Imaging methods are therefore the cornerstone of the diagnosis of the disease. Findings at imaging methods are the consequence of the pathology of chronic pancreatitis. Histologically, the two most common features of chronic pancreatitis are atrophy, due to loss of acinar tissue, and fibrosis.

Chronic pancreatitis is frequently a diffuse process, but it can be patchy early in the evolution of the disease, or a localized process with regional involvement as a consequence of ductal obstruction. However, with the exception of the autoimmune form of the disease and the so-called groove pancreatitis, histologic changes are basically not related to the etiology of chronic pancreatitis, and thus morphologic pancreatic changes seen on imaging cannot provide information about the cause of the disease.

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is nowadays considered to be the most sensitive method for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis. The relatively poor interobserver agreement for EUS features of chronic pancreatitis limits the wide use of this technique, but EUS-elastography and dynamic EUS examination after contrast enhancement may be of help in providing objective information about the degree of pancreatic fibrosis [1].

Diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis by abdominal ultrasound relies on severe morphologic changes that develop in the setting of advanced disease, but it is not accurate enough to detect mild and moderate changes.

Computed tomography (CT) is widely available and allows for comprehensive detailed evaluation of the abdomen. CT scan is thus usually considered to be the best initial imaging test for chronic pancreatitis. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) are more sensitive than CT scan for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis, mainly for early mild and moderate disease, and they are the most accurate noninvasive imaging methods in this setting. Wider availability and good image quality make CT the mostly used imaging technique, but due to its nonionizing nature, unmatched soft tissue contrast, higher safety profile of intravascular contrast media, and the accurate secretin-enhanced duct examination make MRI/MRCP highly valuable in most cases of chronic pancreatitis. Accepted CT and MRI-MRCP findings of chronic pancreatitis are shown in Table 49.1. Together with that, CT and MRI play a major role in the differential diagnosis between inflammatory pancreatic mass in the context of chronic pancreatitis

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

49

	CT findings	MRI/MRCP findings
Mild chronic pancreatitis		Diminished signal intensity on T1-weighted fat-suppressed images Slightly diminished and/or delayed enhancement after IV gadolinium Reduced diffusion coefficient after diffusion-weighted MRI Abnormal pancreatic duct compliance after secretin stimulation
Moderate chronic pancreatitis	Dilated MPD (2–4 mm) Irregular MPD Increased enhancement of the MPD wall Slight gland enlargement Heterogeneous parenchyma Irregular gland contour Small pseudocysts (<1 cm)	Dilated MPD (2–4 mm) Irregular MPD Dilated side- branches (>3) Reduced duodenal filling after IV secretin Moderately diminished and/or delayed enhancement after IV gadolinium Slight gland enlargement Heterogeneous parenchyma Irregular gland contour Small pseudocysts (<1 cm)
Severe chronic pancreatitis	Dilated MPD (>4 mm) Calcifications Ductal strictures Gross gland enlargement Parenchymal atrophy Pseudocysts >1 cm Contiguous organ invasion	Dilated MPD (>4 mm) Calcifications Ductal strictures Markedly reduced duodenal filling after IV secretin Markedly diminished and/or delayed enhancement after IV gadolinium Gross gland enlargement Parenchymal atrophy Pseudocysts >1 cm Contiguous organ invasion

Table 49.1 CT and MRI/MRCP findings of chronic pancreatitis.

MPD, main pancreatic duct.

and pancreatic cancer, as well as in the diagnosis of local complications of the disease. Finally, some specific findings at CT and MRI may be of help to support the diagnosis of specific forms of chronic pancreatitis, such as autoimmune and groove pancreatitis.

Diagnosis of Chronic Pancreatitis

CT Scan for the Diagnosis of Chronic Pancreatitis

CT scan is a very accurate technique for detecting pancreatic calcifications, parenchymal atrophy, and inflammatory masses in the context of chronic pancreatitis [2] (Fig. 49.1). Pancreatic calcifications are the most specific though late finding of chronic pancreatitis, but parenchymal atrophy is neither sensitive, as it is only seen in advanced disease, nor specific, as it usually develops with aging. Most common ductal changes on CT include dilatation of the pancreatic duct and its sidebranches, which correlate well with endoscopic retrograde pancreatography findings. The ductal contour on CT may be smooth, beaded, or irregular. Different CT findings of chronic pancreatitis can be seen in 30–70% of cases, mainly depending on the severity of the disease. Accuracy of CT scan to detect minimal parenchymal or ductal changes of chronic pancreatitis is even lower, and this technique often shows no abnormalities in early chronic pancreatitis [3]. Nevertheless, recent diagnostic studies are lacking and the accuracy of the most recently developed multiple detector CT (MDCT) for chronic pancreatitis is unfortunately unknown.

MRI and MRCP for the Diagnosis of Chronic Pancreatitis

Compared to CT scan, association of MRI and MRCP appears to be more sensitive for early changes of chronic pancreatitis [4]. The normal high-intensity signal in T1weighted sequences of the pancreas is lost in chronic pancreatitis. In addition, the maximal signal intensity of the pancreas after intravenous gadolinium administration is reduced and delayed to the venous phase, and the appearance of the gland becomes heterogeneous [4] (Fig. 49.2). Diffusion coefficient values during diffusionweighted MRI are also lower in patients with chronic pancreatitis than in normal pancreas due to parenchymal fibrosis, which can be enhanced after intravenous secretin stimulation [5]. These dynamic parenchymal abnormalities, which frequently precede the ductal abnormalities, may be accurately quantified by MRI, 408 Chapter 49



Figure 49.1 Calcifying chronic pancreatitis on CT scan. (a) Axial contrast-enhanced arterial-phase CT image shows an area of inhomogeneous enhancement in the pancreatic parenchyma (white arrows) and multiple pancreatic calcifications (black arrows). (b) CT volumetric rendering maximum intensity projection in the same patient demonstrates multiple foci of calcification (white arrows).



Figure 49.2 Chronic pancreatitis on dynamic contrast-enhanced MRI. Dynamic contrast-enhanced axial fat-sat T1-weighted MR images (left) and time-intensity curve (right) show delayed enhancement of the pancreatic parenchyma (arrow).

(a)

although the accuracy of quantitative dynamic MRI in detecting early changes of chronic pancreatitis should be further investigated (Fig. 49.3).

MRCP is able to detect the typical ductal changes of chronic pancreatitis previously described for endoscopic retrograde pancreatography [6]. Pancreatic duct abnormalities include irregular dilatation and a beaded appearance of the main duct, which may contain intraductal calculi, and dilation of side-branches (Fig. 49.4). Intravenous injection of secretin significantly improves visualization of the main pancreatic duct and sidebranches during MRCP (sMRCP) (Fig. 49.5); in addition, it allows the dynamic assessment of the duct compliance. The normal dynamic behavior of the duct after secretin is defined by a rapid distension of at least 1 mm or about 50% of the basal diameter, and recovery of the duct diameter to baseline 10 minutes after secretin stimulation (Fig. 49.6). This dynamic ductal compliance is early altered in chronic pancreatitis due to fibrosis [7]. The exocrine pancreatic secretion can also be evaluated by sMRCP; pancreatic secretion is frequently evaluated semiquantitatively based on a simple grading of the duodenal and jejunal filling after secretin stimulation (Fig. 49.6), but it can be measured quantitatively using a multislice fast T2-weighted sequence and a simple mathematical model. Taken together, the static and dynamic features of the pancreas at gadolinium-enhanced MRI, diffusion-weighted MRI, and sMRCP allow accurate information for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis to be obtained even at early phases (Table 49.1).



Figure 49.3 MR perfusion study of the pancreas in chronic pancreatitis. Time-intensity curve (left), axial contrast-enhanced arterial-phase fat-sat T1-weighted MR images (middle), and wash-in parametric map (right).



Figure 49.4 Severe (a) and mild (b) ductal changes of chronic pancreatitis at MR cholangiopancreatography. (a) Diffuse pancreatic duct dilatation (arrows) with filling defects representing pancreatic calculi. The bile duct is dilated due to stricture at the level of the pancreatic head. (b) Diffuse dilatation of the lateral side-branches of the pancreatic duct (arrows) in a different patient. S, stomach.



Figure 49.5 Early ductal changes of chronic pancreatitis at secretin-enhanced MRCP. MR pancreatography obtained at baseline (left) and 10 minutes after intravenous administration of secretin (right). The use of secretin is able to demonstrate the dilatation of side-branches of the pancreatic duct (arrows) as a sign of early chronic pancreatitis.



Figure 49.6 Normal MR pancreatography obtained at baseline and at 3, 5, and 10 minutes after intravenous secretin administration. Normal dynamic changes of the pancreatic duct after secretin are characterized by early dilatation (arrowhead) and late recovery to normal size at 10 minutes. Increased duodenal filling after secretin stimulation correlates to pancreatic exocrine secretion (arrows at 10 minutes).

Differential Diagnosis of Mass-Forming Chronic Pancreatitis and Pancreatic Cancer

Differential diagnosis of mass-forming chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer remains a clinical challenge. In addition, chronic pancreatitis increases the risk for cancer and therefore both diseases may coexist. As for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis, CT scan and MRI are essential diagnostic tools in this setting.

CT Scan

CT scan is the most widely used imaging modality for the evaluation of solid pancreatic masses and the most comprehensive tool for the diagnosis and staging of pancreatic malignancies. Nevertheless, differential diagnosis between mass-forming chronic pancreatitis and ductal adenocarcinoma based on CT scan can be challenging. Local pancreatic cancer is usually hypovascular and will therefore show a low attenuation on contrast-enhanced CT. In triple-phase CT scan, contrast enhancement peak in normal pancreatic tissue occurs during the first phase (early-washout pattern), it is delayed to the second phase in chronic pancreatitis (delayed-washout pattern), and it gradually increases in pancreatic cancer [8]. Secondary signs such as abrupt cut-off of the pancreatic duct with significant proximal dilatation and presence of double duct sign suggest pancreatic adenocarcinoma, whereas irregular dilatation of the main pancreatic duct with gradual narrowing and presence of intraductal calcifications are specific findings of mass-forming chronic pancreatitis. MDCT scan allows a better recognition of some typical signs of advanced malignancy such as vascular encasement, lymphadenopathy, or distant metastasis. Diagnostic sensitivity, specificity, and overall accuracy of this technique for pancreatic adenocarcinoma are 94.1%, 83.0%, and 90.4%, respectively [8]. The use of dual-energy CT can be used to improve the sensitivity and specificity of MDCT for differentiating mass-forming chronic pancreatitis from pancreatic cancer [9]. By the use of this technique, normalized iodine concentrations during two double phases are significantly lower in chronic pancreatitis than in pancreatic cancer.

MRI/s-MRCP

MRI with the use of conventional sequences is considered to be less sensitive than other imaging modalities for the differential diagnosis of solid pancreatic masses. In fact, sensitivity of MRI for the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer was shown to be 84% in a meta-analysis, compared to the sensitivity of 91% obtained with CT scan [10]. However, MRI appears to be superior to other imaging modalities in visualizing tumors within areas of pancreatic inflammation. T1-weighted images have similar features but T2-weighted images show different signal intensity patterns in chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer [11] (Figs 49.7 and 49.8). MRCP may provide additional information related to the involvement of the main pancreatic and bile ducts, which may be of help in this clinical setting. MRCP may demonstrate obliteration and dislocation of the dilated side-branches caused by a tumor, and duct distortion within the mass in chronic pancreatitis (Figs 49.7 and 49.8). After secretin injection, the main pancreatic duct remains irreversibly stenotic and obstructed due to the neoplastic process. However, it appears patent, although narrowed, in mass-forming chronic pancreatitis. The delineation of the duct penetrating through the stenotic area means that a smoothly stenotic or normal pancreatic duct penetrates through the mass, which is frequently seen in inflammatory pancreatic masses (Fig. 49.7). These findings have a sensitivity of 86% and specificity of 95% in distinguishing between benign and malignant pancreatic masses [12]. Finally, new techniques such as diffusion-weighted MRI, gadolinium-enhanced 3D gradient echo, time signal intensity curve during contrast enhanced MRI, and magnetic resonance spectroscopy may allow increased accuracy of MRI in this setting.

CT and MRI for Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Autoimmune pancreatitis is important to distinguish from other forms of chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Imaging plays an important role in the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis, but it is not diagnostic by itself. Three different patterns of autoimmune pancreatitis can be recognized on imaging: diffuse or sausage-like pancreas enlargement, focal or well-defined mass, and multifocal. Thus, diffuse or localized enlargement of the pancreas with diffuse or segmental narrowing of the pancreatic duct with irregular wall are typical findings of autoimmune pancreatitis on CT and MRI [2].

On contrast-enhanced CT there is decreased enhancement of the involved parenchyma in the arterial phase and delayed enhancement in the late phase.

On MR imaging, the pancreas shows decreased T1 fatsuppressed signal intensity, increased T2 signal intensity, and delayed enhancement. A rim-like capsule of decreased





Figure 49.7 MR imaging of inflammatory pancreatic mass in the context of chronic pancreatitis. (a) Coronal T2-weighted turbo spin echo (TSE) MR image reveals a heterogeneous mass in the head of the pancreas (arrows) associated with bile duct and gallbladder dilatation. (b) MR cholangiography demonstrates a bile duct dilatation and stricture at the level of the intrapancreatic segment in the same patient. The duct-penetrating sign is also evident. (c,d) Dynamic MR pancreatography does not show changes in ductal size after intravenous secretin administration but it allows the delineation of the duct penetrating through the stenotic area (arrows).

T1 fat-suppressed signal intensity and increased T2 signal intensity with associated delayed enhancement is suggestive of fibrosis [13]. MRCP can show diffuse or segmental irregular narrowing of the main pancreatic duct that usually resolves after steroid therapy.

In cases of focal mass, multiplicity, geographic shape, delayed enhancement, capsule-like rim enhancement, low apparent diffusion coefficient value, and segmental strictures of the common bile duct or main pancreatic duct favor focal autoimmune pancreatitis over pancreatic cancer [13].

CT and MRI for Groove Pancreatitis

Groove pancreatitis is an uncommon type of focal chronic pancreatitis affecting the pancreaticoduodenal groove. The classic MDCT features are ill-defined soft tissue within the pancreaticoduodenal groove with or without delayed enhancement due to fibrosis. Small cysts may be seen along the medial wall of the duodenum or in the pancreatic groove. Fibrotic changes affecting the pancreatic head may also be observed as a hypointense mass-like appearance of the parenchyma.





Figure 49.8 MR imaging in a patient with a small pancreatic cancer. (a) Axial 12-weighted turbo spin echo (TSE) MR image at the level of the head of the pancreas evidences a discrete nodular mass (white arrow) associated with irregular ductal dilatation (black arrow). (b) Dynamic contrast-enhanced portal-phase axial fat-sat T1-weighted MR image evidences a hypovascular pattern of the lesion. (c) MRCP shows a bile duct dilatation and stricture (arrow) at the level of the intrapancreatic segment. Note the presence of changes suggestive of chronic pancreatitis in the tail of the gland with dilatation of the main duct and lateral branches (arrowhead).

On MR imaging, groove pancreatitis is characterized by sheet-like mass that is hypointense on T1-weighted images and isointense or slightly hyperintense on T2weighted images relative to the pancreas (Fig. 49.9). As in CT scan, this mass may show a delayed and heterogeneous gadolinium enhancement on MRI. If the pancreatic head is affected, pancreatic parenchyma is hypointense on T1-weighted images, frequently associated with atrophy, smooth ductal narrowing, and pre-stenotic ductal dilatation. Duodenal thickening and cysts may be found and better displayed on T2-weighted images [2] (Fig. 49.9).

Focal thickening and abnormal increased enhancement of the second part of the duodenum, and cystic changes in the region of the pancreatic accessory duct support the diagnosis of groove pancreatitis over pancreatic cancer with an accuracy of 87.2% and negative predictive value for cancer of 92.2% [14].

Complications of Chronic Pancreatitis

The most common complications of chronic pancreatitis include pseudocysts, portal and splenic vein thrombosis, biliary obstruction, duodenal obstruction, pseudoaneurysms, and pancreatic cancer. Diagnosis of pancreatic cancer in the context of chronic pancreatitis is discussed above. Non-neoplastic complications of chronic





Figure 49.9 Groove pancreatitis on MR imaging. (a) Axial T2-weighted turbo spin echo (TSE) MR image at the level of the head of the pancreas evidences a subtle hypointense mass (white arrows) involving the "groove" between the pancreatic head (P) and the duodenum (D). (b) Contrast-enhanced portal-phase axial fat-sat T1-weighted MR image shows a hypovascular mass (white arrows) with cystic areas in the duodenal wall. (c,d) Diffusion-weighted image (c) (b value = 800) and ADC map (d) do not evidence restriction at the level of the mass (arrows). Discrete low signal on ADC map and hypointensity on high b-values images (b = 800) suggest fibrosis.

pancreatitis are well detected and evaluated with CT and MRI (Figs 49.7 and 49.10). MRI and MRCP may be superior to CT in detecting specific complications such as pseudocysts, fistula formation, distal common biliary

dilatation, and vascular complications [3]. However, CT is especially helpful because it can better exclude other causes of abdominal pain or weight loss besides chronic pancreatitis.



Figure 49.10 Complications of chronic pancreatitis. (a) Axial contrast-enhanced portal-phase CT image demonstrates a pseudocyst (asterisk), dilatation of the main pancreatic duct and its side-branches (white arrows) and intraductal calculi (black arrow). (b) Axial contrast-enhanced portal-phase CT image demonstrates marked parenchymal atrophy (arrows) and collateral circulation secondary to splenic vein thrombosis (arrowheads). (c) Coronal T2-weighted turbo spin echo (TSE) MR and (d) MRCP show a cystic mass (white arrows) corresponding to a pseudocyst and imaging findings of chronic pancreatitis (dilatation of main duct and side-branches).

References

- 1 Iglesias-Garcia J, Domínguez-Muñoz JE, Castiñeira-Alvariño M, Luaces-Regueira M, Lariño-Noia J. Quantitative elastography associated with endoscopic ultrasound for the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2013;45:781-788.
- 2 Perez-Johnston R, Sainani NI, Sahani DV. Imaging of chronic pancreatitis (including Groove and autoimmune pancreatitis). Radiol Clin N Am 2012;50:447-466.
- 3 Choueiri NE, Balci NC, Alkaade S, Burton FR. Advanced imaging on chronic pancreatitis. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2010;12:114-120.
- 4 Balci NC, Perman WH, Saglam S et al. Diffusionweighted magnetic resonance imaging of the pancreas. Top Magn Reson Imaging 2009;20:43-47.
- 5 Akisik MF, Sandrasegaran K, Jennings SG et al. Diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis by using apparent diffusion coefficient measurements at 3.0-T MR

416 *Chapter 49*

following secretin stimulation. Radiology 2009;252:418–425.

- **6** Schlaudraff E, Wagner H-J, Klose KJ et al. Prospective evaluation of the diagnostic accuracy of secretinenhanced magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in suspected chronic pancreatitis. Magn Reson Imaging 2008;26:1367–1373.
- 7 Balci NC, Smith A, Momtahen AJ et al. MRI and S-MRCP findings in patients with suspected chronic pancreatitis: correlation with endoscopic pancreatic function testing (ePFT). J Magn Reson Imaging 2010;31:601–606.
- 8 Yamada Y, Mori H, Matsumoto S, Kiyosue H, Hori Y, Hongo N. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma vs chronic pancreatitis: differentiation with triple phase helical CT. Abdom Imaging 2010;35:163–171.
- **9** Yin Q, Zou X, Zai X et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and chronic mass-forming pancreatitis: differentiation with dual-energy MDCT in spectral imaging mode. Eur J Radiol 2015;84:2470–2476.

- 10 Bipat S, Phoa SS, van Delden OM et al. Ultrasonography, computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging for diagnosis and determining resectability of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a meta-analysis. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2005;29:438–445.
- 11 Sandrasegaran K, Lin C, Akisik FM, Tann M. State-ofthe-art pancreatic MRI. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2010;195:42–53.
- 12 Ichikawa T, Sou H, Araki T et al. Duct-penetrating sign at MRCP: usefulness for differentiating inflammatory pancreatic mass from pancreatic carcinomas. Radiology 2001;221:107–116.
- 13 O'Neill E, Hammond N, Miller FH. MR imaging of the pancreas. Radiol Clin N Am 2014;52:757–777.
- 14 Kalb B, Martin DR, Sarmiento JM et al. Paraduodenal pancreatitis: clinical performance of MR imaging in distinguishing from carcinoma. Radiology 2013;269:475–481.

Chronic Pancreatitis: Risk Factors in Cancer

Albert B. Lowenfels¹ and Patrick Maisonneuve²

¹ Department of Family Medicine, New York Medical College, Valhalla, NY, USA

² Unit of Clinical Epidemiology, European Institute of Oncology, Milan, Italy

Introduction

In the late nineteenth century, the German pathologist Rudolf Virchow proposed that there was a close link between inflammation and cancer, based on cellular studies made possible by microscopy. Since then it has been observed that inflammatory diseases such as esophagitis, gastritis, and colitis sometimes precede the development of cancer in these organs. Throughout the twentieth century anecdotal reports of pancreatitis preceding pancreatic cancer have emerged. These isolated reports suggested a possible link between chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer and eventually led to a large retrospective cohort analysis conducted near the end of the twentieth century. In this chapter we review and summarize the evidence linking chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer.

Descriptive Findings

Acute pancreatitis, chronic pancreatitis, and pancreatic cancer are the three most common pancreatic diseases. How does their incidence compare? Acute pancreatitis is one of the commonest gastrointestinal disorders and has an estimated incidence of about 13-45/100,000 per year [1]. The incidences of chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer are similar to each other, with age-standardized incidence rates of around 10/100,000/year.

Figure 50.1 illustrates the relationship between these three diseases and the potential pathways for progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis and, in some patients, to pancreatic cancer. In patients with gallstonerelated pancreatitis, cholecystectomy performed on a timely basis eliminates the major source for gallstones and precludes additional attacks. But acute pancreatitis also develops from many other causes, and if the cause is heavy drinking, smoking, or a genetic disorder, recurrent attacks of acute pancreatitis (recurrent pancreatitis) may occur and disease progression may then lead to chronic pancreatitis. Of patients who develop chronic pancreatitis, a small proportion will develop pancreatic cancer. The average age at diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis in patients with alcohol-related disease is about 45-55 years, approximately a decade earlier than the average age of onset of pancreatic cancer. This time sequence indicates that the direction of causality is compatible with a progression from benign to malignant disease.

Other than age, what are some of the other similarities and differences between chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer? For both diseases smoking and obesity are recognized risk factors, whereas heavy drinking is strongly linked to chronic pancreatitis, but is associated only with a modest increased risk for pancreatic cancer [2]. Both diseases are also more frequent in black than in white populations, and diabetes frequently accompanies both diseases.

Measuring the Strength of the Pancreatitis-Pancreatic **Cancer Association**

In the initial multicenter cohort study of 2015 patients with well-documented chronic pancreatitis followed up for a minimum of 5 years after the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis, the risk of pancreatic cancer was 14.4 (95% CI: 8.5–22.8) times higher than that in the background population. The risk was similar in all six study countries and was also similar in patients with either alcoholic or

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 50.1 Incidence rates for pancreatic diseases in the United States. Numbers inside circles indicate incidence rates per 100,000 population. The arrow indicates the progression from benign to malignant disease. Note the small overlap between the circles representing chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. *Source:* Yadav and Lowenfels 2013 [1]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

nonalcohol pancreatitis [3]. Over a follow-up period of up to 20 years, the cumulative incidence of pancreatic cancer was 4%. This implies that chronic pancreatitis, although a strong risk factor, explains only a small proportion of the total burden of pancreatic cancer. Also, in contrast to the 29 patients who died from pancreatic cancer, 137 patients in the group died from other types of cancers. Because of lifestyle factors such as smoking and heavy alcohol drinking, most cancer deaths in patients with chronic pancreatitis will be from nonpancreatic cancer.

Since publication of this report, several additional studies have looked at the relationship between chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer [4–6]. Raimondi and coworkers published a meta-analysis in 2010 which included 18 additional studies [4]. There were 11 studies of pancreatitis, type unspecified, four new studies of chronic pancreatitis, and three studies of hereditary pancreatitis. The pooled risk estimates were as follows: pancreatitis (type unspecified) relative risk (RR) = 5.1 (95% CI: 3.5-7.3), chronic pancreatitis RR = 13.3 (95% CI: 6.1-29), and hereditary pancreatitis RR = 69 (95% CI: 56-84).

This meta-analysis also included one report of the risk of pancreatitis in tropical pancreatitis where the RR was 100 (95% CI: 37–218) (Fig. 50.2).

In 2014 Tong and coworkers published a systematic review of epidemiologic studies linking pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer [5]. This report contained 14 case–control studies and three cohort studies and found a pooled odds ratio of 7.1 (95% CI: 6.4–7.8). As in the previous meta-analysis, the results were stronger in cohort studies than in case–control studies. In another pooled analysis of 10 case–control studies, Duell and coworkers reported a nearly threefold increased risk of pancreatic cancer in patients where there was a minimum of 2 years separating the diagnosis of pancreatitis from pancreatic cancer [6].

A nationwide report from Denmark provides further evidence for a strong link between pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer [7]. In this follow-up study of nearly 12,000 patients with chronic pancreatis and nearly 120,000 matched controls the authors found a 6.9-fold increased risk of death from pancreatic cancer in pancreatitis patients as compared to the control population. Again, the risk of pancreatic cancer was similar in patients with either alcoholic or nonalcoholic pancreatitis.

Discussion

Reviewing the evidence accumulated over several decades reveals a strong link between chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Clinicians must still be aware of reverse causality because one symptom of pancreatic cancer can be sudden onset of pancreatitis in the absence of known risk factors. However, the evidence from several long-term follow-up studies with exclusion of early-onset pancreatic cancer confirms the pancreatitis—pancreatic cancer link. The findings of this relationship in the pancreas agrees with information from other organs, and confirms Virchow's nineteenth-century hypothesis. As yet we do not have a full understanding of the mechanisms underlying the transformation from a nonmalignant disease to cancer.

All the reports indicate that the cumulative risk of pancreatic cancer in patients with longstanding confirmed chronic pancreatitis is low—probably less than 5%. This implies that until we develop noninvasive screening procedures with greater sensitivity and specificity than are currently available, screening patients with chronic pancreatitis is not likely to be rewarding.

Hereditary pancreatitis is a rare inherited autosomal dominant genetic disorder that causes early-onset pancreatitis characterized by recurrent attacks eventually leading the chronic pancreatitis. As with other risk factors, such as smoking, long duration of exposure



Figure 50.2 Meta-analysis showing study-specific and summary risk estimates with 95% confidence intervals for the association between different types of pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. *Source:* Raimondi et al. 2010 [4]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

increases the risk of cancer. Because patients with this type of pancreatitis have about a 70% lifetime risk of developing pancreatic cancer, minimally invasive imaging screening with endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), multiphasic helical computed tomography (CT) or magnetic resonance imaging/magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRI/MRCP) have been proposed for patients with the hereditary pancreatitis phenotype, beginning at the age of 40 years [8].

What are fruitful areas for additional research that might benefit patients with underlying pancreatitis? Pancreatic cysts are now being detected with increasing frequency and we need to be able to identify subgroups of these patients who have an increased risk of pancreatic cancer. Pancreatic cancer can mimic nonmalignant disease such as autoimmune pancreatitis, leading in some patients to unnecessary pancreatic surgery [9,10]. We need to develop biological tests and/or biomarkers that can reliably distinguish between chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Finally, collecting and storing biologic samples from patients with well-documented chronic pancreatitis will help us improve our understanding of the gradual transition of pancreatitis to pancreatic cancer.

The irreversible pathologic changes characteristic of chronic pancreatitis make this disease difficult to treat and the progressive cellular disruption of glandular and ductal tissues leads eventually, in some patients, to pancreatic cancer. Efforts to reduce lifestyle factors such as smoking and alcohol drinking in patients with recurrent bouts of acute pancreatitis offer an opportunity to reduce the burden of this disabling disease and prevent the occurrence of pancreatic cancer [2].

References

- 1 Yadav D, Lowenfels AB. The epidemiology of pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2013;144(6):1252–1261.
- 2 Alsamarrai A, Das SL, Windsor JA, Petrov MS. Factors that affect risk for pancreatic disease in the general population: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prospective cohort studies. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;12(10):1635–1644.
- 3 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Cavallini G et al. Pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Pancreatitis Study Group. N Engl J Med 1993;328(20):1433–1437.
- **4** Raimondi S, Lowenfels AB, Morselli-Labate AM, Maisonneuve P, Pezzilli R. Pancreatic cancer in chronic pancreatitis; aetiology, incidence, and early detection. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2010;24(3):349–358.
- 5 Tong GX, Geng QQ, Chai J et al. Association between pancreatitis and subsequent risk of pancreatic cancer: a systematic review of epidemiological studies. Asian Pac J Cancer Prev 2014;15(12):5029–5034.
- **6** Duell EJ, Lucenteforte E, Olson SH et al. Pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer risk: a pooled analysis in the

International Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium (PanC4). Ann Oncol 2012;23(11):2964–2970.

- 7 Bang UC, Benfield T, Hyldstrup L, Bendtsen F, Beck Jensen JE. Mortality, cancer, and comorbidities associated with chronic pancreatitis: a Danish nationwide matched-cohort study. Gastroenterology 2014;146(4):989–994.
- 8 Ulrich CD; Consensus Committees of the European Registry of Hereditary Pancreatic Diseases, Midwest Multi-Center Pancreatic Study Group, International Association of Pancreatology. Pancreatic cancer in hereditary pancreatitis: consensus guidelines for prevention, screening and treatment. Pancreatology 2001;1(5):416–422.
- **9** Asbun HJ, Conlon K, Fernandez-Cruz L et al. When to perform a pancreatoduodenectomy in the absence of positive histology? A consensus statement by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery. Surgery 2014;155(5):887–892.
- 10 Hart PA, Zen Y, Chari ST. Recent advances in autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;149(1):39–51.

Conservative Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis

51

Pain Management in Chronic Pancreatitis

Kai Bachmann, Stephanie Plagemann, Yogesh Kumar Vashist, and Jakob R. Izbicki

Department of General, Visceral and Thoracic Surgery, University Medical Center Hamburg-Eppendorf, Hamburg, Germany

Introduction

Pain is the leading symptom in patients with chronic pancreatitis. The aim of treatment is symptom control, improvement in quality of life, and prevention of ongoing damage to the gland. Chronic pancreatitis cannot be cured.

The main reason for hospitalization in patients with chronic pancreatitis is a constant severe and dull pain located in the mid-epigastrium, which radiates to the back and worsens after fatty meals. Because the pain has a multifactorial etiology, treatment needs to be variable. There are various theories as to the origin of the pain but, to date, its development is not fully understood and various different theories exist. More detailed information is presented in Chapter 41.

Neuropathologic Theory

The pancreas is highly innervated through the vagal and splanchnic nerves. Unlike other visceral organs, it has primary afferent nociceptors that only respond to pain stimuli. These fibers have a subgroup called "silent nociceptors," which are only active during inflammation. Pancreatic nociceptors are activated by a variety of noxious stimuli. Those located on the supplying blood vessels are activated mechanically through stretching, ischemia, and necrosis. Others are affected chemically by inflammatory mediators [1].

The inflammation is mostly caused by noxious stimuli (the most common being alcohol and nicotine). These damage the parenchyma and the damaged tissue supports the inflammation by releasing proinflammatory mediators. The nerve endings then become sensitized to further stimulation. The silent nociceptors can be activated by peripheral inflammation, which increases the afferent activity in the spinal cord. The stimulation is transferred to the central nervous system and by repeated stimulation a peripheral sensitization develops. Released neurotransmitters are also transported to nerve endings located on the pancreas where they act as proinflammatory transmitters, resulting in neurogenic inflammation which causes edema and the infiltration of inflammatory mediators.

In summary, three factors lead to neurogenic pain: chronic stimulation through nociceptive pathways, peripheral sensitization due to inflammatory processes in the pancreas itself, and neural damage [2]. Currently these neurophysiologic aspects are the main focus of studies on pain in patients with chronic pancreatitis.

The Plumbing Theory

According to the "plumbing theory," pain in patients with chronic pancreatitis originates in the plumbing of the pancreatic duct and is caused by intraductal calculi or duct strictures, leading to increased pressure in the gland. This is the theory on which interventional therapy is based. Compared to recently discovered neuropathologic factors, the theory that pancreatic duct hypertension causes pain is rather old. It was first described in the 1970s and interventions to drain the pancreatic duct based upon it became an option for treating pain.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Presently, few studies exist on the measurement of intraductal and intraparenchymal pressure. In addition, there is no evidence for the impact of developing chronic pancreatitis and evolving chronic pain in existing studies.

According to the plumbing theory, intrapancreatic pressure is described as a "compartment-like-syndrome," with chronic inflammation leading to fibrosis of the parenchyma and capsule, resulting in tension [3]. Different studies, however, have failed to substantiate these theories. The neurophysiologic theory seems to be closest to reality.

If pain in chronic pancreatitis develops due to a combination of the neuropathic pathway and the plumbing theory, it explains why treatments aiming at the nociceptive pain, such as opioid analgesia, and endoscopic or surgical interventions sometimes fail to ease the pain. To visualize possible central sensitization, electroencephalography and (functional) magnetic resonance imaging have been used [4].

Pain Measurement

When evaluating therapy for a patient with chronic pancreatitis, objective parameters are needed to find out how much the patient is limited in his or her daily life by the symptoms of chronic pancreatitis. To measure quality of life, the European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) questionnaire is a reliable base. The Izbicki pain score questionnaire correspondingly measures pain that lowers the quality of life with regard to pain frequency, its intensity (using a visual analog scale), the effectiveness of analgesia, and diseaserelated inability to work or take part in social activities [5] (Table 51.1). It is designed specifically for patients with chronic pancreatitis and is a reliable and comparable instrument, which focuses on the particular burdens of these patients. The score ranges from 0 to 100 in total [5]. A pain score of \geq 50 is considered to be strong pain.

Examples of analgesic medication are given in Table 51.2.

Table 51.1 Izbicki pain score.

											Points
Frequency	y of pain a	attacks									
Daily											100
Several tim	nes a week	¢									75
Several tim	nes a week	κ.									50
Several tim	nes a week	κ.									25
None											0
Visual ana	log scale	(VAS)									
0	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10	
No pain		mild		moderate		severe		very severe		worst imagin	able pain
0 points										100 points	
Analgesic	medicati	on									
Morphine											100
Buprenorp	hine										80
Pethidine											20
Tramadol ((µ-agonist	t, max. 600) mg/day)							15
Metamizol	le										3
Acetylic ac	id										1
Duration of	of inabili	ty to work	due to d	disease							
Permanent	t										100
1 year											75
1 month											50
1 week											25
No inabilit	y to work	during the	e last yea	r							0
					-				-		

Medication	Dose		
Morphine			
Buprenorphine	Partial opioid agonist with full effect at the μ-receptor		
	Not first choice for acute pain		
	Daily dose depends on chosen application form		
Pethidine	Opioid agonist with high affinity to the μ -receptor		
	max. 500 mg/day		
	Metabolism through the liver with active metabolite norpethidine and elimination through the kidneys		
	May induce a serotonin syndrome		
Tramadol	Serotonin and noradrenaline reuptake inhibitor and μ -agonist (strong relation to nausea and vomitus, may induce a serotonin syndrome)		
	Max. 400 mg/day		
	Metabolism through the liver		
Metamizole	As prodrug activation through hydrolysis, bioavailability is a bit higher when taken orally rather than parenterally		
	Unselective COX inhibitor		
	Analgesic, antipyretic, and spasmolytic		
	Max. 4 g/day		
	Elimination mostly through the kidneys		
Acetylic acid (as representative for NSAID)	Unselective and irreversable COX inhibitor, analgesic, antipyretic, and anti-inflammatory, high first-pass effect		
	Max. 3 g/day		
	Inactivation through the liver and elimination through the kidneys		

 Table 51.2
 Examples of analgesic medication for chronic pancreatitis.

This is not a complete list. Prior to any medical treatment the daily medication, individual risk factors, and side-effects should be evaluated.

Treatment Options for Patients with Chronic Pancreatitis

As the cause of pain in chronic pancreatitis is not completely clear, the most useful hypothesis for optimal therapy might be a multifactorial understanding of the development of pain.

Change of lifestyle, diet, and medical treatment form the basis of initial treatment and in a small number of patients symptoms will be treated satisfactorily. In most cases, however, nutritional and medical treatments are the first step in the management of chronic pancreatitis before considering endoscopic or surgical approaches.

Even when patients remain abstinent from alcohol and nicotine, pain often persists. Abstinence is recommended to reduce the noxious stimuli to decelerate the progression of the chronic inflammation. Pain relief is attempted by analgesia, beginning with nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and ending with a combination of strong opioids (as recommended by the World Health Organization). Opioids may have substantial adverse gastrointestinal effects, including constipation, reflux, nausea, and abdominal pain—a phenomenon known as opioid-induced bowel dysfunction.

Recent studies have shown a positive effect of pregabalin in pain management, including in patients with persistent pain after surgery. The side-effects of pregabalin were only moderate. Patients complained of a slightly drunk feeling, which is negligible compared to strong opioids and their gastrointestinal side-effects [6,7].

Because of the pain, patients often abuse analgesics. Medical and dietary therapy can ameliorate the symptoms for a small number of patients. Nonetheless, alcohol abstinence does not disrupt the destructive progress nor alleviate the pain [8,9]. In patients where conservative treatment fails to provide improvement, interventional procedures are indicated.

The major challenge in managing chronic pancreatitis seems to be the evaluation of the optimal interventional treatment for each patient individually. Not only is it a question of what kind of therapy the patient will profit from, but also a question of finding the right time when each therapy is best.

The vast majority of patients present with dilatation of the duct or enlarged pancreatic head. Therefore, endoscopic procedures such as extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy (ESWL) or stenting and surgical drainage or resection procedures are offered. Thoracoscopic splanchniectomy is also described as an alternative treatment with adequate pain relief [10].

Various interventional treatment options are available to restore pancreatic drainage. Endoscopic drainage of the pancreatic duct is an alternative to surgical intervention [11]. Another alternative is ESWL combined with endoscopic clearance [12,13]. Endoscopic interventions must often be repeated and are seen as more symptom control than definite therapy. Stents must be removed and replaced after a short period of time and are still accompanied by complications which may be severe.

Current studies have shown that a surgical approach is superior to endoscopic therapy with regard to pain reduction and drainage [14,15]. Studies also show that patients who undergo surgical treatment as initial therapy have fewer consecutive interventions, shorter hospital stay, and a better quality of life [16]. Nevertheless, the surgical approach must be evaluated carefully with regard to personal risk of mortality and morbidity. There are different approaches depending on a patient's leading symptoms/complications. Therapeutic options are either drainage of a pancreatic or intestinal stricture, resection of the inflammatory center, or denervation of the supplying nerves [17].

In addition to the Whipple procedure, duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection (DPPHR) has become the standard operation procedure for treatment of chronic pancreatitis [18]. Overall it can be concluded that because of the significantly better short-term outcome results and reproducible long-term results the DPPHR is the favorable surgical procedure.

Timing

The greatest challenge seems to lie in evaluating the right time and the right treatment for each patient individually. Traditionally, surgery was evaluated as adequate treatment at an advanced stage of the disease because of its higher morbidity and mortality compared to conservative treatments.

References

- 1 Atsawarungruangkit A, Pongprasobchai S. Current understanding of the neuropathophysiology of pain in chronic pancreatitis. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 2015;6(4): p. 193–202.
- **2** Di Sebastiano P. The quality of life in chronic pancreatitis: the role of surgery. JOP 2006;7(1):120–121.
- **3** Poulsen JL, Olesen SS, Malver LP, Frøkjær JB, Drewes AM. Pain and chronic pancreatitis: a complex interplay of multiple mechanisms. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19(42):7282–7291.
- **4** Bouwense SA, de Vries M, Schreuder LT et al. Systematic mechanism-orientated approach to chronic pancreatitis pain. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21(1):47–59.
- 5 Bloechle C, Izbicki JR, Knoefel WT, Kuechler T, Broelsch CE. Quality of life in chronic pancreatitis results after duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas. Pancreas 1995;11(1):77–85.
- 6 Bouwense SA, Ahmed Ali U, ten Broek RP et al. Altered central pain processing after pancreatic surgery for chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2013;100(13):1797–1804.
- 7 Bouwense SA, Olesen SS, Drewes AM, van Goor H, Wilder-Smith OH. Pregabalin and placebo responders

Current studies have shown that an early surgical approach may be beneficial for pain relief and should be performed before the gland is irreversible damaged in its functional and morphology [19,20]. Patients who underwent surgical treatment earlier than 3 years after symptom onset had a higher chance of pain relief and lower odds of developing endocrine insufficiency, regardless of the surgical technique [21]. Therefore surgical treatment should be evaluated 1–3 years after onset of the disease.

Conclusions

Pain treatment in patients with chronic pancreatitis is interdisciplinary. The baseline therapy for patients dealing with chronic pancreatitis lies in the reduction of noxious stimuli supporting the chronic inflammation and in the medical pain treatment. Endoscopic treatment is beneficial at the beginning of the disease, while dealing with complications, and prior to surgery to reduce the individual surgical risk. Considering the individual's reduction in quality of life and personal morbidity, surgical intervention should be evaluated at an early stage of the disease.

show different effects on central pain processing in chronic pancreatitis patients. J Pain Res 2015;8:375–386.

- **8** Knoefel W, Eisenberger CF, Strate T, Izbicki JR. Optimizing surgical therapy for chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2002;2(4):379–385.
- 9 Strate T, Yekebas E, Knoefel WT, Bloechle C, Izbicki JR. Pathogenesis and the natural course of chronic pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2002;14(9):929–934.
- 10 Buscher HC, van Goor H, Wilder-Smith OH. Effect of thoracoscopic splanchnic denervation on pain processing in chronic pancreatitis patients. Eur J Pain 2007;11(4):437–443.
- 11 Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Laramée P et al. Long-term outcomes of endoscopic vs surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141(5):1690–1695.
- 12 Lapp RT, Wolf JS Jr, Faerber GJ et al. Duct diameter and size of stones predict successful extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy and endoscopic clearance in patients with chronic pancreatitis and pancreaticolithiasis. Pancreas 2016;45(8):1208–1211.
- **13** Ahmed Ali U, Pahlplatz JM, Nealon WH, van Goor H, Gooszen HG, Boermeester MA. Endoscopic or surgical intervention for painful obstructive chronic

pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015;(3):CD007884.

- 14 Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Nio Y et al. Endoscopic versus surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2007;356(7):676–684.
- 15 Dite P, Ruzicka M, Zboril V, Novotný I. A prospective, randomized trial comparing endoscopic and surgical therapy for chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2003;35(7):553–558.
- 16 Rutter K, Ferlitsch A, Sautner T et al. Hospitalization, frequency of interventions, and quality of life after endoscopic, surgical, or conservative treatment in patients with chronic pancreatitis. World J Surg 2010;34(11):2642–2647.
- 17 Strobel O, Büchler MW, Werner J. Surgical therapy of chronic pancreatitis: Indications, techniques and results. Int J Surg 2009;7(4):305–312.

- 18 Büchler MW, Baer HU, Seiler C, Reber PU, Sadowski C, Friess H. [Duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas: a standard procedure in chronic pancreatitis]. Chirurg 1997;68(4):364–368.
- 19 Nealon WH, Thompson JC. Progressive loss of pancreatic function in chronic pancreatitis is delayed by main pancreatic duct decompression. A longitudinal prospective analysis of the modified puestow procedure. Ann Surg 1993;217(5):458–466; discussion 466–468.
- 20 Knoefel WT, Bloechle C, Izbicki JR. [Decompression of the main pancreatic duct can delay progressive loss of pancreatic function in chronic pancreatitis]. Z Gastroenterol 1997;35(4):301–303.
- **21** Yang CJ, Bliss LA, Freedman SD et al. Surgery for chronic pancreatitis: the role of early surgery in pain management. Pancreas 2015;44(5):819–823.

52

Medical Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis: Pancreatic Digestive Enzymes: Lipases, Proteases

Mark E. Lowe

Department of Pediatrics, Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition, Washington University School of Medicine, St. Louis, MO, USA

Introduction

The major macronutrients of the human diet are protein, fats, and carbohydrates. In the Western diet, proteins contribute about 15% of the total calories, carbohydrates as simple sugars or starches provide around 50%, and fats account for the remainder [1]. Dietary macronutrients require digestion into smaller molecules before uptake into the bloodstream. Proteases cleave proteins into short peptides and amino acids before transport into enterocytes (Table 52.1). A series of glycosidases release glucose from starch. Transporters in the intestinal epithelium absorb glucose and other simple sugars. Absorption of fats requires the release of the acyl chains by lipases and uptake of the fatty acids by enterocytes (Table 52.2). If digestion of macronutrients is incomplete, malabsorption results and macronutrients are excreted in the stool. The loss of energy and of building blocks for proteins, cell membranes, and signaling molecules compromises health in patients with chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic insufficiency.

Efficient digestion of macronutrients requires digestive enzymes produced by the exocrine pancreas. Pancreatic acinar cells are prodigious protein factories, secreting 6–20 g of protein every 24 hours. About 20 digestive enzymes account for most of the secreted protein [2]. The large number of digestive enzymes and their various specificities allow humans to adapt to varied diets and consume a wide range of foods. Failure of the exocrine pancreas to produce adequate digestive enzymes—exocrine pancreatic insufficiency (EPI)—occurs in 30–50% of patients with chronic pancreatitis, 85–90% of patients with cystic fibrosis, and 50–100% of patients after partial or complete pancreatic resection [3–5]. Patients with EPI have a number of symptoms and nutritional deficiencies related to maldigestion of dietary macronutrients. Maldigestion of starch can cause diarrhea; maldigestion of protein can lead to essential amino acid deficiency; maldigestion of fat can cause largevolume malodorous stools, abdominal pain, bloating, weight loss, and, in children, poor linear growth. Pancreatic insufficiency also leads to deficiencies of micronutrients including fat-soluble vitamins, magnesium, calcium, essential fatty acids, zinc choline, and folate [6]. Because incomplete digestion of dietary fats causes most of the clinical signs and symptoms of pancreatic insufficiency, treatment is guided by how well fat digestion and absorption is restored.

Management of Exocrine Pancreatic Insufficiency

Pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy (PERT) with extracts of porcine pancreas has been the cornerstone of EPI management for over a century. Nevertheless, challenges still exist in the treatment of EPI [7]. First, the diagnosis of EPI can be problematic [8,9]. Second, PERT fails to resolve symptoms in some patients. The lack of a simple, accurate test for EPI hampers diagnosis and treatment [10]. At present, none of the tests for EPI perform adequately. For a long time the standard has been the quantitative 72-hour fecal fat test, but this presents difficulties with collection and analysis. The fecal elastase-1 test is only suitable as a screening test [11]. The endoscopic function test and mixed triglyceride breath test have their advocates, but both have shortcomings limiting their usefulness for identifying and treating patients with EPI.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 52.1 Predominant human pancreatic proteases.

Enzyme	Abundance	Specificity	Products
Trypsins	20%	Endopeptidase; cleaves after lysine or arginine	Oligopeptides
Cationic trypsinogen (PRSS1)			
Anionic trypsinogen (PRSS2)			
Mesotrypsin (PRSS3)			
Chymotrypsinogens	10%	Endopeptidase; cleaves after aliphatic amino acids	Oligopeptides
Chymotrypsinogen B, B2			
Chymotrypsin C			
Chymotrypsin-like elastases	10%	Endopeptidase; cleaves after alanine, glycine, serine	Oligopeptides
Elastase 2A, 2B			
Elastase 3A, 3B			
Carboxypeptidase A1, A2	10%	Exopeptidase; cleaves aromatic amino acids from C-terminus	Aromatic amino acids and peptides
Carboxypeptidase B1	10%	Exopeptidase; cleaves arginine or lysine from C-terminus	Arginine, lysine and peptides

Table 52.2 Predominant human pancreatic lipases.

Enzyme	Abundance	Specificity	Products		
Pancreatic lipase (<i>PNLIP</i>)—requires colipase (<i>CLPS</i>)	10%	sn-1 and sn-3 positions of glycerides	Fatty acids monoacylglycerols		
Pancreatic lipase-related protein 2	4%	sn-1 and sn-3 positions of glycerides	Fatty acids lysophospholipids		
(PNLIPRP2)		sn-1 and sn-2 positions of galactolipids			
		sn-1 position of phospholipid			
Carboxyl ester lipase (CEL)	4%	All positions of glycerides	Fatty acids lysophospholipids		
		sn-1 and sn-2 positions of galactolipids,			
		sn-1 and sn-2 positions of phospholipids			
Phospholipase A2 (PLA2)	2%	sn-2 acyl chain of phospholipids	Fatty acids lysophospholipids		

As shown in Table 52.3, the dosage of PERT varies with age [12]. The timing of the dose has been much discussed. One study suggests that PERT is most effective when given during and after a meal [13]. PERT in infants taking formula and in patients with feeding tubes presents unique problems. Infants can be given PERT by mouth after mixing the microgranules with an acidic food such as applesauce. Microgranules mixed with soft food or thick liquid can be given in feeding tubes without causing clogging [14,15].

If the patient has persistent symptoms, weight loss, or nutrient deficiencies on PERT, you should consider other causes before escalating the dose. In the absence of signs and symptoms of other disease, you should assess diet, timing of dose, and compliance. If the reason is not uncovered, the dose of PERT can be increased up to the maximum for age. Next, a proton pump inhibitor can be trialed. If symptoms persist, evaluate for other diseases Table 52.3 Recommended pancreatic enzyme dose.

Age	Dose
Infants	2000–5000 lipase units per 120 mL of formula or with each breastfeed
4 years and younger	1000–2500 lipase units per kg per meal
	500 lipase units per kg per snack
4 years and older	500–2500 lipase units per kg per meal
	250 lipase units per kg per snack
Adolescents and	25,000–75,000 lipase units per meal
adults	10,000–25,000 lipase units with snacks

such as liver disease, celiac disease, enteric infection, bacterial overgrowth, delayed gastric emptying, Crohn disease, lactose intolerance, functional abdominal disorders, and eating disorders. Aggressive restriction of dietary fat is not recommended, particularly in growing children.

Emerging Therapies

Although PERT is the mainstay of therapy for EPI, several issues have driven the search for alternative therapies. PERT frequently does not eliminate steatorrhea,

References

- Cordain L, Eaton SB, Sebastian A et al. Origins and evolution of the Western diet: health implications for the 21st century. Am J Clin Nutr 2005;81(2):341–354.
- **2** Whitcomb DC, Lowe ME. Human pancreatic digestive enzymes. Dig Dis Sci 2007;52(1):1–17.
- 3 Kalivianakis M, Verkade HJ. The mechanisms of fat malabsorption in cystic fibrosis patients. Nutrition 1999;15(2):167–169.
- 4 Sikkens EC, Cahen DL, de Wit J, Looman CW, van Eijck C, Bruno MJ. Prospective assessment of the influence of pancreatic cancer resection on exocrine pancreatic function. Br J Surg 2014;101(2):109–113.
- 5 Levy P, Dominguez-Munoz E, Imrie C, Lohr M, Maisonneuve P. Epidemiology of chronic pancreatitis: burden of the disease and consequences. United European Gastroenterol J 2014;2(5):345–354.
- 6 Sikkens EC, Cahen DL, Kuipers EJ, Bruno MJ. Pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy in chronic pancreatitis. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2010;24(3):337–347.
- 7 Hart PA, Conwell DL. Challenges and updates in the management of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency. Pancreas 2016;45(1):1–4.
- 8 Pezzilli R, Andriulli A, Bassi C et al. Exocrine pancreatic insufficiency in adults: a shared position statement of the Italian Association for the Study of the Pancreas. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19(44):7930–7946.
- **9** Working Party of the Australasian Pancreatic Club, Smith RC, Smith SF, Wilson J et al. Summary and recommendations from the Australasian guidelines for the management of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. Pancreatology 2016;16(2):164–180.
- **10** Taylor CJ, Chen K, Horvath K et al. ESPGHAN and NASPGHAN report on the assessment of exocrine

requires multiple capsules with each meal, can trigger allergic reactions, has a theoretical risk of transmitting new infections to humans, and may not be accepted by patients who do not eat pork. Consequently, the development of recombinant digestive enzymes to replace porcine extracts has drawn considerable interest. Both bacterial and fungal lipases are in development as single agents or in combination with a protease and amylase [16,17].

pancreatic function and pancreatitis in children. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2015;61(1):144–153.

- 11 Benini L, Amodio A, Campagnola P et al. Fecal elastase-1 is useful in the detection of steatorrhea in patients with pancreatic diseases but not after pancreatic resection. Pancreatology 2013;13(1):38–42.
- 12 Ferrone M, Raimondo M, Scolapio JS. Pancreatic enzyme pharmacotherapy. Pharmacotherapy 2007;27(6):910–920.
- 13 Dominguez-Munoz JE, Iglesias-Garcia J, Iglesias-Rey M, Figueiras A, Vilarino-Insua M. Effect of the administration schedule on the therapeutic efficacy of oral pancreatic enzyme supplements in patients with exocrine pancreatic insufficiency: a randomized, three-way crossover study. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2005;21(8):993–1000.
- 14 Shlieout G, Koerner A, Maffert M, Forssmann K, Caras S. Administration of CREON(R) pancrelipase pellets via gastrostomy tube is feasible with no loss of gastric resistance or lipase activity: an in vitro study. Clin Drug Investig 2011;31(7):e1–7.
- 15 Ferrie S, Graham C, Hoyle M. Pancreatic enzyme supplementation for patients receiving enteral feeds. Nutr Clin Pract 2011;26(3):349–351.
- 16 Aloulou A, Schue M, Puccinelli D et al. Yarrowia lipolytica lipase 2 is stable and highly active in test meals and increases fat absorption in an animal model of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. Gastroenterology 2015;149(7):1910–1919;e5.
- 17 Borowitz D, Stevens C, Brettman LR et al. Liprotamase long-term safety and support of nutritional status in pancreatic-insufficient cystic fibrosis. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2012;54(2):248–257.

Nutritional Support of Chronic Pancreatitis

Sinead N. Duggan¹ and Stephen J. O'Keefe²

¹ Department of Surgery, Trinity College Dublin, Ireland

² Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology and Nutrition, University of Pittsburgh, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Introduction

53

Nutrition in chronic pancreatitis has been described as a problem area [1]. There is a high risk of undernutrition, and the etiology is multifactorial. Pancreatic exocrine insufficiency (PEI) results in the malabsorption of macro- and micronutrients. Moreover, pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy (PERT) is often underused and underprescribed [2], and may not fully restore normal digestive function [3]. Poor dietary intake is common due to abdominal symptoms, pain, heavy smoking, and alcohol abuse. However, not all patients with chronic pancreatitis are classically underweight, and many are overweight and even obese.

Undernutrition

The mean body mass index (BMI) of patients with chronic pancreatitis varies considerably between different countries, reflecting the general nutritional status of the country. Examples of BMI values reported for patients with chronic pancreatitis include: 19.3 kg/m^2 in India, 21.9 kg/m^2 in Italy, 22.1 kg/m^2 in Poland, 23 kg/m^2 in Denmark, 24 kg/m² in the Netherlands, and 25.9 kg/ $m^2/25.5 \text{ kg/m}^2$ in males/females in Ireland. Patients with chronic pancreatitis have consistently lower BMIs, lower muscle mass, and handgrip strength than matched controls. The clinical impact of overweight and obesity among patients with chronic pancreatitis is uncertain, but obesity may mask micronutrient deficiencies and sarcopenia. Those who abuse alcohol have an increased risk of undernutrition. High alcohol users tend to have poor nutrient intakes, either due to effects on appetite or due to displacement of food [4]. High alcohol intake also independently increases the risk of osteoporosis, and may be associated with diarrhea and malabsorption [5].

Nutrient Deficiency

Specific nutrient deficiencies may arise in chronic pancreatitis as a result of steatorrhea (loss of fat-soluble vitamins), alcoholism (increased requirement or loss of water-soluble vitamins), or poor/imbalanced dietary intake. The prevalence of specific nutrient deficiencies varies between studies and countries. For vitamin D, the prevalence varies according to the definitions of deficiency or insufficiency used in various studies. Using serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D (25(OH)D) of less than 50 nmol/L to define deficiency, the prevalence varied from 41% (Czech Republic [6]) to 86% (India [7]). Vitamin E (which should be measured as a ratio of serum lipids) ranged from 24% (Ireland [8]) to 75% (South Africa [9]). Vitamin A deficiency ranged from 3% (the Netherlands [10]) to 40% (Japan [11]). One study reported that 63% of chronic pancreatitis patients had low serum levels of vitamin K [10], but vitamin K deficiency is more correctly measured by undercarboxylated osteocalcin or by measurement of proteins of vitamin K absence, and not by measurement of serum vitamin K or prothrombin time, both of which are inaccurate [12]. There have been few studies on other micronutrients, but isolated studies identified low magnesium [13] and zinc levels [14] among chronic pancreatitis patients, whereas vitamin B12 deficiency [15] was reportedly rare.

Despite the ostensibly common occurrence of biochemical vitamin deficiency, there are few published reports on the clinical manifestation of such deficiencies in chronic pancreatitis. The exception is vitamin

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

D, which contributes (among other factors) to the welldocumented high prevalence of osteoporosis. Overt vitamin D deficiency resulting in osteomalacia (adult rickets) has also been reported in several case reports [16,17]. Neurologic abnormalities associated with vitamin E deficiency have also been rarely reported. One patient out of 13 with biochemical vitamin E deficiency had typical neurologic manifestations along with poorly controlled diabetes [18]. A condition known as brown bowel syndrome (associated with vitamin E deficiency) has also been reported in a deficient patient with vitamin chronic pancreatitis, celiac disease, and adenocarcinoma of the colon [19].

Clinical manifestations of vitamin A deficiency tend to manifest as visual defects. One case report [20] described a 45-year-old male with chronic pancreatitis, chronic alcoholism, diabetes, and a history of cholecystectomy. The patient presented with steatorrhea, cachexia, low BMI, and severe weight loss, along with ocular pain, photophobia, and decreased visual acuity. A second report [21] described a patient with chronic pancreatitis, malnutrition, and vitamin A deficiency who developed ulcerative keratitis in one eye and necrotizing stromal ulceration with hyphema in the other eye. In general, clinical deficiencies appear to take years to develop, and occur when there is an additional comorbidity, such as celiac disease or diabetes, or post surgery.

Micronutrient Supplementation

There is a notable research gap regarding the management of nutrient deficiency in chronic pancreatitis, excepting vitamin D. In a study comparing oral vitamin D supplementation to ultraviolet B (UVB) radiation in chronic pancreatitis, oral supplementation (1520 IU/ day) was significantly more effective in increasing serum 25(OH)D, achieving an increase of 32.3 nmol/L (95% 15–50 nmol/L) over 10 weeks [22]. High-dose, single-dose supplementation also appears to be safe and effective in increasing serum 25(OH)D. One study compared 600,000 IU or 300,000 IU single intramuscular injections or intramuscular saline, and found that the higher dose was more effective at increasing serum 25(OH)D, with no reports of hypervitaminosis or hypercalcemia [23].

There are few studies, if any, examining the effectiveness or safety of supplementing vitamins A, E, or K in patients with chronic pancreatitis and biochemical deficiencies. One study documented unexplained excess levels of vitamin A in patients with chronic pancreatitis who were not being supplemented [8]. Therefore mass supplementation of patients is not recommended, nor is it possible to recommended dosage, administration methods, or specific patient types that warrant supplementation. A precision medicine approach is warranted, with measurement of serum vitamins and attention given to optimizing dietary intake and PERT.

Osteoporosis and Bone Health

Patients with chronic pancreatitis have a higher than normal risk of developing low bone mineral density. In a systematic review [24] of 513 patients who had undergone dual X-ray absorptiometry (DXA), 65% had osteoporosis or osteopenia [10,25-27]. Crucially, this high osteoporosis risk translates into a higher prevalence of low-trauma fractures compared to healthy controls [28,29]. The reasons for premature bone demineralization in chronic pancreatitis is multifactorial, and low serum 25(OH)D, poor dietary intake, heavy smoking, low physical activity, chronic inflammation [30], and malabsorption all contribute [24]. Basic preventative measures should be advised for all chronic pancreatitis patients, including adequate calcium and vitamin D intakes, regular weight-bearing exercise, and smoking and alcohol avoidance [31]. Where there is a diagnosis of osteopenia, a DXA should be repeated every 2 years, and for those with confirmed osteoporosis (or who have vertebral fractures), appropriate medication (such as bisphosphonates) should be prescribed. A referral to a bone specialist may also be required, as well as implemention of basic preventative measures (adequate calcium and vitamin D intakes, regular weight-bearing exercise, and smoking and alcohol avoidance) [31]. Sunshine exposure to optimize serum 25(OH)D should also be encouraged.

Dietary Intervention

Nutritional status can be improved in chronic pancreatitis with the use of PERT when pancreatic insufficiency exists, and by individualized dietary intervention and dietary counseling by a pancreatic dietitian [32]. Nutritional requirements are up to 35 kcal/kg per day [5,33], and 1.2-1.5g protein/kg per day [5,33,34]. Lowfat diets (or fat-free diets) are not recommended as they decrease energy intake and make food less palatable [5,35]. Rather, PERT should be optimized to allow for a moderate fat intake. Fat restriction may be trialled as a last resort for those with intractable malabsorption, once PERT has been optimized along with acid-suppression medications and other causes of malabsorption (such as small intestinal bacterial overgrowth) have been excluded. There is no evidence that vegetable fat is better tolerated than animal fat [5].

Where malabsorption continues with apparently adequate PERT, a restriction in dietary fiber might improve absorption, as dietary fiber may reduce enzyme availability [5,33]. However, long-term fiber restriction should be avoided as a diet rich in fruit and vegetables should always be recommended. A frequent, low-volume meal pattern should be advised. Some patients will require oral nutritional supplements, and whole-protein types could be tried first before progressing to peptide-based or medium-chain triglyceride (MCT)-enriched supplements. Antioxidant supplementation for the treatment of chronic pancreatic pain was considered a promising treatment option [36], but more recent studies have cast doubt on its effectiveness [37].

Enteral and Parenteral Nutrition

The vast majority of patients with chronic pancreatitis will be maintained on an oral diet, with or without supplementation. Enteral nutrition is indicated for malnourished patients who are unable to meet their requirements orally [34,38,39]. Enteral feeding via the jejunal route should be performed in the case of delayed gastric emptying, chronic subacute obstruction of the upper gastrointestinal tract by pancreatic cysts [40], and persistent nausea or vomiting, or pain [34]. Nasojejunal feeding is associated with a reduction in pain, pseudocysts, and inflammation, as well as improvements in nutritional status [41,42]. Where jejunal feeding is required for a prolonged period, a surgical jejunostomy could be considered [34,43]. With regard to the composition of enteral feeds, peptide-based, MCT-based formulas may be trialled where standard feeds are not tolerated [40,42].

Some patients may require the administration of PERT along with enteral feeds. Parenteral nutrition should be avoided if possible as complication rates are higher in chronic pancreatitis due to pancreatic endocrine insufficiency (hyperglycemia) and immuno-incompetence (catheter sepsis). The use of transnasal endoscopic placement of distal jejunal feeding tubes in chronic pancreatitis usually avoids the need for commonly cited indications of parenteral nutrition, including gastric outlet obstruction secondary to duodenal stenosis, complex fistulating disease, and severe malnutrition prior to pancreatic surgery [38,40,44].

Combined Pancreatic Exocrine and Endocrine Deficiency

With end-stage calcific chronic pancreatitis, pancreatic endocrine deficiency exacerbates malnutrition and makes nutritional management even more challenging. Type 3c diabetes is termed "brittle diabetes" and carries a high risk of hypoglycemia and neuroglycopenia, due to insulin therapy, glycogen deficiency, enhanced peripheral insulin sensitivity, malabsorption, poor dietary intake, and, for some, persistent excess alcohol intake. Rapid swings in blood glucose between hypoglycemia and hyperglycemia are common, the former due to impaired pancreatic glucagon and polypeptide responses, the latter exacerbated by unsuppressed hepatic glucose production [45]. Attempts to increase dietary intake and the addition of PERT to manage PEI may aggravate hyperglycemia further and have to be carefully covered by increased insulin therapy. Patients must be jointly managed with an endocrinologist, and careful dietary monitoring is essential [35,45].

Structured Nutritional Assessment

Once diagnosed with chronic pancreatitis, patients should undergo thorough and regular nutritional assessment by a dietitian, along with the multidisciplinary team. Figure 53.1 summarizes the nutritional assessment of patients with chronic pancreatitis and includes six key elements:

- 1) There should be an anthropometric assessment (including BMI, mid-upper arm circumference, triceps skinfold), and a detailed assessment of current and habitual dietary intake [5].
- 2) Clinical evaluation should include the presence of nausea/vomiting, diarrhea, malabsorption, anorexia, early satiety, and pain.
- 3) Exocrine assessment should be performed, including the clinical symptoms and signs of malabsorption, and an objective measure of PEI.
- 4) A biochemical assessment of nutritional status should include measurement of fat-soluble vitamin levels, as well as measurement of fasting glucose and glycated hemoglobin, with a 75g oral glucose tolerance test where equivocal.
- 5) Bone health should be evaluated by measurement of serum 25(OH)D and a baseline bone density scan.
- 6) The patient should be interviewed regarding smoking and alcohol status, physical activity, relevant social issues, and an assessment of quality of life should be performed.

Routine assessment will inform nutritional management, which should include optimization of dietary intake, appropriate and adequate PERT, and, for some, oral nutritional supplements and micronutrient supplementation. Routine nutritional assessment to maximize nutritional status is vital.


Figure 53.1 Structured nutritional assessment and intervention for patients with chronic pancreatitis (CP). DM, diabetes mellitus; ONS, oral nutritional supplement; MCT, medium-chain triglyceride; PEI, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency; OGTT, oral glucose tolerance test; DXA, dual X-ray absorptiometry; PTH, parathyroid hormone; QOL, quality of life; PERT, pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy. *Source:* Duggan et al. 2010 [5].

References

- 1 Lankisch PG. Chronic pancreatitis. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2007;23(5):502–507.
- **2** Sikkens EC, Cahen DL, van Eijck C, Kuipers EJ, Bruno MJ. Patients with exocrine insufficiency due to chronic

pancreatitis are undertreated: a Dutch national survey. Pancreatology 2012;12(1):71–73.

3 Marotta F, O'Keefe SJ, Marks IN, Girdwood A, Young G. Pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy. Importance of

gastric acid secretion, H₂-antagonists, and enteric coating. Dig Dis Sci 1989;34(3):456–461.

- **4** Manari AP, Preedy VR, Peters TJ. Nutritional intake of hazardous drinkers and dependent alcoholics in the UK. Addict Biol 2003;8(2):201–210.
- 5 Duggan S, O'Sullivan M, Feehan S, Ridgway P, Conlon K. Nutrition treatment of deficiency and malnutrition in chronic pancreatitis: a review. Nutr Clin Pract 2010;25(4):362–370.
- **6** Dujsikova H, Dite P, Tomandl J, Sevcikova A, Precechtelova M. Occurrence of metabolic osteopathy in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2008;8(6):583–586.
- Joshi A, Reddy SV, Bhatia V et al. High prevalence of low bone mineral density in patients with tropical calcific pancreatitis. Pancreas 2011;40(5):762–767.
- 8 Duggan SN, Smyth ND, O'Sullivan M, Feehan S, Ridgway PF, Conlon KC. The prevalence of malnutrition and fat-soluble vitamin deficiencies in chronic pancreatitis. Nutr Clin Pract 2014;29(3):348–354.
- **9** Marotta F, Labadarios D, Frazer L, Girdwood A, Marks IN. Fat-soluble vitamin concentration in chronic alcohol-induced pancreatitis. Relationship with steatorrhea. Dig Dis Sci 1994;39(5):993–998.
- 10 Sikkens EC, Cahen DL, Koch AD et al. The prevalence of fat-soluble vitamin deficiencies and a decreased bone mass in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2013;13(3):238–242.
- 11 Nakamura T, Takebe K, Imamura K et al. Fat-soluble vitamins in patients with chronic pancreatitis (pancreatic insufficiency). Acta Gastroenterol Belg 1996;59(1):10–14.
- 12 Jagannath VA, Fedorowicz Z, Thaker V, Chang AB. Vitamin K supplementation for cystic fibrosis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015;1:CD008482.
- 13 Papazachariou IM, Martinez-Isla A, Efthimiou E, Williamson RC, Girgis SI. Magnesium deficiency in patients with chronic pancreatitis identified by an intravenous loading test. Clin Chim Acta 2000;302(1-2):145-154.
- 14 Girish BN, Rajesh G, Vaidyanathan K, Balakrishnan V. Zinc status in chronic pancreatitis and its relationship with exocrine and endocrine insufficiency. JOP 2009;10(6):651–656.
- 15 Glasbrenner B, Malfertheiner P, Buchler M, Kuhn K, Ditschuneit H. Vitamin B12 and folic acid deficiency in chronic pancreatitis: a relevant disorder? Klin Wochenschr 1991;69(4):168–172.
- 16 Kaur N, Gupta S, Minocha VR. Chronic calcific pancreatitis associated with osteomalacia and secondary hyperparathyroidism. Indian J Gastroenterol 1996;15(4):147–148.
- 17 Kurtulmus N, Yarman S, Tanakol R, Alagol F. Severe osteomalacia in a patient with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Scott Med J 2005;50(4):172–173.

- 18 Yokota T, Tsuchiya K, Furukawa T, Tsukagoshi H, Miyakawa H, Hasumura Y. Vitamin E deficiency in acquired fat malabsorption. J Neurol 1990;237(2):103–106.
- 19 Reynaert H, Debeuckelaere S, De Waele B, Meysman M, Goossens A, Devis G. The brown bowel syndrome and gastrointestinal adenocarcinoma. Two complications of vitamin E deficiency in celiac sprue and chronic pancreatitis? J Clin Gastroenterol 1993;16(1):48–51.
- **20** Benitez Cruz S, Gomez Candela C, Ruiz Martin M, Cos Blanco AI. [Bilateral corneal ulceration as a result of caloric-protein malnutrition and vitamin A deficit in a patient with chronic alcoholism, chronic pancreatitis and cholecystostomy]. Nutr Hosp 2005;20(4):308–310.
- 21 Ruiz-Martin MM, Boto-de-los-Bueis A, Romero-Martin R. [Severe bilateral ocular affection caused by vitamin A deficiency]. Arch Soc Esp Oftalmol 2005;80(11):663–666.
- 22 Bang UC, Matzen P, Benfield T, Beck Jensen JE. Oral cholecalciferol versus ultraviolet radiation B: effect on vitamin D metabolites in patients with chronic pancreatitis and fat malabsorption—a randomized clinical trial. Pancreatology 2011;11(4):376–382.
- 23 Reddy SV, Ramesh V, Bhatia E. Double blind randomized control study of intramuscular vitamin D3 supplementation in tropical calcific pancreatitis. Calcif Tissue Int 2013;93(1):48–54.
- 24 Duggan SN, Smyth ND, Murphy A, Macnaughton D, O'Keefe SJ, Conlon KC. High prevalence of osteoporosis in patients with chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;12(2):219–228.
- 25 Duggan SN, O'Sullivan M, Hamilton S, Feehan SM, Ridgway PF, Conlon KC. Patients with chronic pancreatitis are at increased risk for osteoporosis. Pancreas 2012;41(7):1119–1124.
- **26** Mann ST, Stracke H, Lange U, Klor HU, Teichmann J. Alterations of bone mineral density and bone metabolism in patients with various grades of chronic pancreatitis. Metabolism 2003;52(5):579–585.
- 27 Sudeep K, Chacko A, Thomas N et al. Predictors of osteodystrophy in patients with chronic nonalcoholic pancreatitis with or without diabetes. Endocrine Pract 2011;17(6):897–905.
- **28** Bang UC, Benfield T, Bendtsen F, Hyldstrup L, Beck Jensen JE. The risk of fractures among patients with cirrhosis or chronic pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;12(2):320–326.
- **29** Tignor AS, Wu BU, Whitlock TL et al. High prevalence of low-trauma fracture in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(12):2680–266.
- **30** Duggan SN, Purcell C, Kilbane M et al. An association between abnormal bone turnover, systemic inflammation, and osteoporosis in patients with

- chronic pancreatitis: a case-matched study. Am J Gastroenterol 2015;110(2):336–345.
- 31 Duggan SN, Conlon KC. Bone health guidelines for patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2013;145(4):911.
- 32 Singh S, Midha S, Singh N, Joshi YK, Garg PK. Dietary counseling versus dietary supplements for malnutrition in chronic pancreatitis: a randomized controlled trial. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;6(3):353–359.
- 33 Giger U, Stanga Z, DeLegge MH. Management of chronic pancreatitis. Nutr Clin Pract 2004;19(1):37–49.
- **34** Meier R, Ockenga J, Pertkiewicz M et al. ESPEN guidelines on enteral nutrition: pancreas. Clin Nutr 2006;25(2):275–284.
- **35** Duggan SN. A practical guide to the nutritional management of chronic pancreatitis. Practical Gastroenterol 2013;118:24–32.
- 36 Kirk GR, White JS, McKie L et al. Combined antioxidant therapy reduces pain and improves quality of life in chronic pancreatitis. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10(4):499–503.
- 37 Siriwardena AK, Mason JM, Sheen AJ, Makin AJ, Shah NS. Antioxidant therapy does not reduce pain in patients with chronic pancreatitis: the ANTICIPATE study. Gastroenterology 2012;143(3):655–663;e1.

- 38 O'Keefe SJ. A guide to enteral access procedures and enteral nutrition. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;6(4):207–215.
- **39** O'Keefe SJD. The Principles and Practice of Nutritional Support. New York: Springer, 2015.
- 40 O'Keefe S, Rolniak S, Raina A, Graham T, Hegazi R, Centa-Wagner P. Enteral feeding patients with gastric outlet obstruction. Nutr Clin Pract 2012;27(1):76–81.
- **41** Lordan JT, Phillips M, Chun JY et al. A safe, effective, and cheap method of achieving pancreatic rest in patients with chronic pancreatitis with refractory symptoms and malnutrition. Pancreas 2009;38(6):689–692.
- **42** Skipworth JR, Raptis DA, Wijesuriya S et al. The use of nasojejunal nutrition in patients with chronic pancreatitis. JOP 2011;12(6):574–580.
- 43 Mirtallo JM, Forbes A, McClave SA et al. International consensus guidelines for nutrition therapy in pancreatitis. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2012;36(3):284–291.
- O'Keefe SJD. Acute and chronic pancreatitis. In:
 O'Keefe SJD, ed. Principles and Practice of Nutritional Support. New York: Springer-Verlag, 2015: 169–188.
- **45** O'Keefe SJ, Cariem AK, Levy M. The exacerbation of pancreatic endocrine dysfunction by potent pancreatic exocrine supplements in patients with chronic pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2001;32(4):319–323.

Medical Therapy for Chronic Pancreatitis: Antioxidants

Chris E. Forsmark

54

Division of Gastroenterology, Hepatology, and Nutrition, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL, USA

Introduction

The medical treatment of chronic pancreatitis includes nutritional assessment and targeted supplementation, avoidance of potential environmental toxins (alcohol and tobacco), replacement of pancreatic enzymes, management of associated diabetes, monitoring for complications, and control of abdominal pain. In many patients, pain is the dominant clinical feature and the most difficult to treat. The effectiveness of medical therapies to relieve or reduce pain is limited. These potential therapies for pain include abstinence from alcohol and tobacco (if applicable), oral analgesics, adjunctive agents (e.g., tricyclic antidepressants, selective serotonin reuptake inhibitors [SSRI], serotonin-norepinephrine reuptake inhibitors [SNRI], gabapentoids), and antioxidants. Antioxidants are attractive as a potential therapy, given the contribution of oxidant stress and reactive oxygen species to acinar cell injury, pancreatic fibrosis and possibly pain; and by the finding that some patients with chronic pancreatitis have deficiencies in antioxidants such as vitamins C and E, methionine, or selenium.

Pain and Oxidative Stress

The mechanisms of pain in chronic pancreatitis are varied, and include ischemia, direct toxicity (alcohol and its metabolites, tobacco), increased pressure within the gland or duct, associated complications (pseudocyst, secondary malignancy), and neurotoxic mechanisms involving inflammatory cells, nociceptive neurotransmitters, nerve cell injury, and neural remodeling. Chronic pain of any type also produces changes in central neural signaling and processing, which produces a neuropathic pain with features of hyperalgesia (exaggerated pain in response to normal stimuli) and allodynia (pain in response to normal physiologic processes). This centrally sensitized neuropathic pain may persist despite treatment of the underlying cause (e.g., continued pain after total pancreatectomy), and severely limits the effectiveness of therapies for chronic pain syndromes.

Oxidative stress is implicated as a potential mechanism of pain in chronic pancreatitis, and has been documented in some patients with chronic pancreatitis. Deficiencies in baseline antioxidant levels [1,2], increases in antioxidant catalytic enzymes [2,3], and elevations in markers of oxidant-driven lipid peroxidation have been noted [2-5]. Most of these studies include patients with advanced chronic pancreatitis (due to alcohol or tobacco), as well as patients with tropical pancreatitis. These patients, particularly if they are malnourished, may be prone to preexisting deficiencies in antioxidant capacity. In addition, the proportions of patients who smoke vary from study to study, and smoking is a potent inducer of oxidative stress. Thus the presence of smoking or of malnutrition could be important confounders in assessing the pathologic contribution of antioxidants to chronic pancreatitis in general and pain in particular. These studies did not directly correlate the level of antioxidants with the severity (or even presence) of abdominal pain. Replacement or supplementation with antioxidants might change the micronutrient and antioxidant milieu in patients who are deficient, and remediate oxidative stress. This could potentially reduce pain, or could have other beneficial effects in protecting the remaining pancreas from additional damage. The precise mechanism by which a change in oxidative stress could reduce pain is not known. In addition to the treatment of pain in chronic pancreatitis, there has been interest in using antioxidants to treat acute pancreatitis,

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

prevent relapses of acute pancreatitis, and prevent post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) pancreatitis [6], but these topics are not reviewed in this chapter.

Clinical Studies of Antioxidants for Pain

A number of randomized trials have assessed the efficacy of various antioxidants in reducing the pain of chronic pancreatitis but have reached different conclusions on the overall effect, and on the magnitude of pain relief. They include the use of single antioxidant agents (e.g., allopurinol or curcumin) as well as mixtures of antioxidants (usually vitamins E and C, methionine, selenium, and β -carotene). These randomized studies have been the subject of several meta-analyses [6-10] and a Cochrane systematic review [11]. Interpreting the results is made more difficult by the various types of antioxidant agents and mixtures utilized, and by the various methods of measuring pain. In addition, the studies comprise patients with a wide variety of etiologies, are often small, may only exist in abstract form, and include a mixture of both chronic pancreatitis and relapsing acute pancreatitis. This chapter will focus on studies using mixtures of antioxidants.

An early and widely quoted study by Uden et al. recruited 23 patients with both acute relapsing and chronic pancreatitis in a blinded crossover study [12]. The patients were provided a mixture of selenium, β-carotene, vitamin C, vitamin E, and methionine (or matching placebo) for 10 weeks. Only 20 patients followed the protocol, including 15 patients with chronic pancreatitis. Patients on active therapy reported less background pain, and fewer exacerbations of pain. A trial by Kirk et al. [13] recruited 36 patients with painful chronic pancreatitis into a placebo-controlled crossover trial of a similar mixture of antioxidants. This trial reported on the 19 patients who completed both periods of treatment, and noted improved quality of life. Data from the pain diaries used to assess pain were not analyzed because they were not consistently completed, although there was improvement in pain based on a single question from the quality of life (QOL) instrument. Both of these studies had large numbers of dropouts, and did not employ a washout period between treatments. A washout may be particularly important, as those receiving antioxidants may exhibit improved levels of antioxidants in the subsequent placebo period.

A number of other crossover trials [14,15] and unblinded randomized trials [16,17] suggested benefit, although each was relatively small and had significant numbers of dropouts. Recently, larger and better designed trials have provided estimates of the potential effectiveness of antioxidants.

A large, placebo-controlled, randomized, and blinded study by Bhardwaj et al. [4] recruited 147 patients with painful chronic pancreatitis for a 6-month trial of antioxidants (600µg selenium, 0.54g ascorbic acid, 9000IU β -carotene, 270 IU α -tocopherol, and 2g methionine daily). The main outcome, reduction in number of painful days per month, was higher in the active treatment arm $(10.5 \pm 11.8$ fewer days per month, vs. 4.4 ± 5.8 in placebo), which also corresponded to less use of analgesics. One-third of the antioxidant group became pain free during treatment, compared with 12.5% of the placebo group. The study also assessed baseline nutritional status and markers of oxidative stress and antioxidant status, and demonstrated significant improvement in these in the active treatment arm. The patients in this trial were relatively young (mean age 30) and two-thirds had idiopathic pancreatitis; with 36% being undernourished at initiation of the trial. There were a significant number of patients lost to follow-up during the trial (40/147 patients lost to follow-up at some time during the 6-month trial). The large number of dropouts is seen with most trials in chronic pancreatitis, but did create imbalances in the two groups which could have introduced bias.

The other large, randomized, blinded, placebo-controlled trial by Siriwardena et al. [18] recruited 92 patients with painful chronic pancreatitis for a 6-month trial of antioxidants (300 µg selenium, 740.4 mg [496 IU] α -tocopherol, 758 mg ascorbic acid, 2.88 gl-methionine, and $25.2 \text{ mg} \beta$ -carotene daily). These dosages are higher than those in the study by Bhardwaj et al. [4]. The primary outcome was the change in pain, using a visual pain score. A variety of other pain scores were also calculated from pain diaries, as well as pain questions on QOL measures. Although the study initially planned to recruit 57 patients, a planned interim analysis by the steering committee led to an increase in sample size. Compared to the study by Bhardwaj et al., these patients were older (mean age 50), more likely to have alcohol and smoking as the etiology, not undernourished, more likely to be on chronic opioid therapy, and more likely to have undergone previous endoscopic or surgical therapy. After 6 months there was a general decrease in overall pain in both groups of around 2 points on the visual scale, but no difference between groups in these measures or in other measures using daily pain diaries, pain questionnaires, need for hospitalization, opiate use, or QOL. The level of antioxidants was significantly increased in the active treatment arm. During follow-up 22/92 patients withdrew or were lost to follow-up.

These two large randomized trials and several smaller trials have been the subject of several systematic reviews and meta-analyses. A Cochrane review [11] analyzed 12 randomized controlled trials, of which 6 were doubleblinded and placebo-controlled. They note that most trials were small and had high rates of dropout. Combining the studies, those randomized to antioxidants had less pain after 1-6 months of therapy (an average difference of 0.33 [95% CI: -0.64 to -0.02] points less on a visual analog scale of 0-10). The number of pain-free patients was not different between groups, and side-effects were more common in the antioxidant group (leading to 16% of participants stopping therapy). The data were not felt to be sufficient to be able to draw conclusions on the effect of antioxidants on analgesic use, exacerbations of pancreatitis, or QOL. It should be noted that although many of the analyzed studies used mixtures of antioxidants, the dose varied, and some studies used allopurinol or curcumin. This Cochrane review concludes that antioxidants can reduce pain slightly in patients with chronic pancreatitis, but that the clinical relevance of this slight decrease is uncertain.

Given this analysis of the existing data, it is logical to try to identify the subgroup of patients most likely to experience benefit from antioxidants. A number of expert opinion and additional meta-analyses have suggested that the response might vary with etiology of chronic pancreatitis [19,20], baseline levels of antioxidant reserve [21], adequacy of baseline nutrition, type of antioxidant [9], duration of opioid analgesia use [21], stage of disease [19], and others. Although many of these seem plausible, they remain unproven.

References

- 1 Van Gossum A, Closset P, Noel E et al. Deficiency in antioxidant factors in patients with alcohol-related chronic pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1996;41:1225–1231.
- 2 Tandon RK, Garg PK. Oxidative stress in chronic pancreatitis: pathophysiological relevance and management. Antioxid Redox Signal 2011;15:2757–2766.
- **3** Braganza JM, Dormandy TL. Micronutrient therapy for chronic pancreatitis: rationale and impact. JOP 2010;11:99–112.
- 4 Bhardwaj P, Garg PK, Maulik SK et al. A randomized controlled trial of antioxidant supplementation for pain relief in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2009;136:149–159.
- **5** Kodydkova J, Vavrova L, Stankova B et al. Antioxidant status and oxidative stress markers in pancreatic cancer and chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2013;42:614–621.
- **6** Gooshe M, Abdolghaffari AH, Nikfar S et al. Antioxidant therapy in acute, chronic, and post-endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography pancreatitis: an updated systematic review and meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2015;14:9189–9208.

Antioxidants are not without risk. The randomized trials of antioxidants note a relative risk of side-effects (largely headache and gastrointestinal side-effects) approximately 5 times greater in the antioxidant group (occurring in 1 in 6 patients) [11]. In addition, mortality appears to be slightly increased in patients receiving antioxidants (vitamin E and β -carotene in particular) as part of large primary and secondary prevention trials [22], with a hazard ratio of 1.03–1.05.

Conclusions

Oxidative stress and reactive oxygen species clearly play an important role in the pathogenesis of chronic pancreatitis. Although the two best studies reach opposite conclusions, the combined analyses of all randomized controlled trials demonstrate a measurable beneficial effect of antioxidants on pain. Even though the overall magnitude of this effect is quite small and not likely to be clinically meaningful, there is the potential that a subgroup of patients might be able to be identified who are much more likely to benefit. The varied and heterogeneous mechanisms of pain and the complexity of nociceptive signaling [19,23,24] imply that no single therapy will be effective in all patients, but the specific subgroup that might respond to antioxidants is not known. Additional studies will be required to identify this cohort.

- 7 Zhou D, Wang W, Cheng X et al. Antioxidant therapy for patients with chronic pancreatitis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Clin Nutr 2015;34:627–634.
- 8 Rustagi T, Njei B. Antioxidant therapy for pain reduction in patients with chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Pancreas 2015;44:812–818.
- **9** Talkudat R, Murthy HV, Reddy DN. Role of methionine containing antioxidant combination in the management of pain in chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Pancreatology 2015;15:136–144.
- 10 Cai GH, Huang J, Zhao Y et al. Antioxidant therapy for pain relief in patients with chronic pancreatitis: systematic review and meta-analysis. Pain Physician 2013;16:521–532.
- 11 Ahmed Ali U, Jens S, Busch OR et al. Antioxidants for pain in chronic pancreatitis. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2014;(8):CD008945.
- 12 Uden S, Bilton D, Nathan L et al. Antioxidant therapy for recurrent pancreatitis: placebo-controlled trial. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 1990;4:357–371.

- 13 Kirk GR, White JS, McKie L et al. Combined antioxidant therapy reduces pain and improves quality of life in chronic pancreatitis. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10:499–503.
- 14 Bilton D, Schofield D, Mei G et al. Placebo-controlled trials of antioxidant therapy including Sadenosylmethionine in patients with recurrent nongallstone pancreatitis. Clin Drug Investig 1994;8:10–20.
- 15 Deprez PH, Delazzer E, Galanti L et al. Clinical and nutritional effects of antioxidant supplementation: a prospective randomized study in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2003;124:A90 (abstract).
- 16 Jarosz M, Orzesko M, Rychlik E, Kozuch M. Antioxidants in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterol Pol 2012;17:41–46.
- 17 Nandi B, Garg PK, Bhardwah P et al. Efficacy of antioxidants for pain relief in patients with chronic pancreatitis: a randomized controlled trial. Indian J Gastroenterol 2002;21(suppl 1):A43.
- **18** Siriwardena AK, Mason JM, Sheen AJ et al. Antioxidant therapy does not reduce pain in patients with chronic

pancreatitis: the ANTICIPATE study. Gastroenterology 2012;143:655–663.

- 19 Forsmark CE, Liddle RA. The challenging task of treating painful chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2012;143:533–535.
- **20** Garg PK. Antioxidants for chronic pancreatitis: reasons for disappointing results despite sound principles. Gastroenterology 2013;144:e19–20.
- 21 Braganza JM. Limitations of patient selection and other issues in chronic pancreatitis antioxidant trial. Gastroenterology 2013;144:e17–18.
- 22 Bjelakovic G, Nikolova D, Gluud LL et al. Antioxidant supplements for prevention of mortality in healthy participants and patients with various diseases. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012;(3):CD007176.
- **23** Moran RA, James T, Pashricha PJ. Pancreatic pain. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2015;31:407–415.
- 24 Bouwense SA, de Vries M, Schreuder LT et al. Systematic mechanism-oriented approach to chronic pancreatitis pain. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21:47–59.

Strategies for Endoscopic and Surgical Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis

55

Evidence of Endoscopic and Interventional Treatment of Chronic Pancreatitis and Pseudocysts

Jörg Schirra¹, Markus M. Lerch², and Julia Mayerle¹

¹ Department of Medicine II, University Hospital Munich, Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Germany

² Department of Medicine A, University Medicine Greifswald, Greifswald, Germany

Indications for Interventional Endoscopic or Surgical Therapy

Belt-like upper abdominal pain is regarded as a cardinal symptom of chronic pancreatitis, together with weight loss, steatorrhea, and diabetes mellitus. In the absence of causal therapeutic options, treatment is restricted to symptom control by means of enzyme replacement, pain therapy, and optimal control of endocrine insufficiency. Between 30% and 60% of patients develop complications of their disease, such as strictures of the common bile duct, inflammatory masses, pancreatic pseudocysts, or pancreatic duct strictures or ductal stones, which require interventional or surgical treatment.

Chronic pancreatitis with severe pain requiring constant analgesics should be treated by interventional or surgical procedures dependent on the symptom causing pathogenic features [1]. The presence of an inflammatory mass clearly favors a surgical resection. In the case of a dilated pancreatic duct due to strictures and/or ductal stone, both endoscopic as well as surgical drainage procedures are effective. The indication of an endoscopic drainage has not been fully clarified in randomized controlled trials. Endoscopic treatment of a dominant stricture of the main pancreatic duct (MPD) is often followed by pain relief in the short term [2,3]. Retrospective studies reported long-term pain relief in 32–68% of patients [3]. Two randomized controlled studies directly compared endoscopic procedures with resection or a surgical drainage procedure [4-6]. Those studies proved surgery to be superior to endoscopy with respect to long-term outcome. However, endoscopic drainage can achieve a longlasting complete or partial pain relief in at least one-third of patients, and it is associated with lower mortality and does not impede surgery as a second-line therapy [6].

In the presence of a resectable pancreatic mass suspected to be caused by pancreatic carcinoma surgical resection should be performed. Without surgery, life expectancy for patients with pancreatic carcinoma is less than 1 year; after successful resection 20–25% of patients may survive more than 5 years [7–9].

Gastric outlet obstruction secondary to chronic pancreatitis requires surgical or endoscopic treatment for persistent clinical symptoms. A noninterventional management supplemented by endoscopic dilatation may be sufficient for an adequate quality of life in at least 30% of cases. According to the natural course of chronic pancreatitis further intervention will be necessary in about 30–60% of patients. As there are no studies directly comparing the efficacy of pancreatic head resection, bypass surgery, and endoscopic insertion of self-expanding metal stents (fcSEMS) [10], the decision may be taken in consideration of the patient's comorbidities.

Symptomatic stenosis of the common bile duct (CBD) will develop in 10–40% of cases, requiring endoscopy with dilation and stent insertion. The outcome of endoscopic therapy in patients without acute inflammation of the pancreas improved with new techniques but is still not entirely satisfactory. Stent therapy rarely resolves a stricture beyond 1 year of therapy [11], in particular in the presence of calcifications within the pancreatic head [12]. Lasting patency rates have significantly improved with the use of fcSEMS. Surgical resection should be performed if symptoms or cholestasis persist after temporary endoscopic therapy for not longer than a year.

Fragmentation and removal of stones within the pancreatic duct by extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy (ESWL) have somewhat replaced surgery since its introduction in 1989. Several retrospective studies have shown ESWL to be an effective and safe management

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

option for pain relief in chronic calcifying pancreatitis, with pancreatic main duct stones greater than 5 mm [13], for which ESWL followed by endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) may be the standard of care. Intraductal lithotripsy under direct endoscopic vision is a promising technique in evolution.

Interventional endoscopic options in chronic pancreatitis will be discussed in more detail below.

Treatment of Pancreatic Cysts

According to the revised Atlanta classification a pancreatic pseudocyst is an encapsulated collection of fluid with a well-defined inflammatory wall usually outside the pancreas with minimal or no necrotic tissue content. This entity usually arises in connection with chronic pancreatitis [14]. A walled-off necrosis (WON) is defined as a mature, encapsulated collection of pancreatic and/or peripancreatic necrosis that has developed a well-defined inflammatory wall. WON usually occurs >4 weeks after the onset of necrotizing pancreatitis [14]. The prevalence of pancreatic pseudocysts in chronic pancreatitis ranges between 20% and 40% [15]. They occur with the highest frequency in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis (70-78%), followed by idiopathic chronic pancreatitis patients (6-16%) and biliary pancreatitis patients (6-8%)[15,16]. Approximately 40% of the fluid collections resolve spontaneously within the first 6 weeks after an acute attack of pancreatitis. In contrast, spontaneous remission of pseudocysts after 12 weeks is a rare event. Complications are observed in up to two-thirds of cases, encompassing pain, infection, hemorrhage, cystic rupture, or obstruction of adjacent organs such as cholestasis, gastric outlet obstruction, or vascular stenosis. A multivariate analysis showed a pseudocyst/WON size <4 cm as the only favorable factor for spontaneous resolution [17]. The increase in size of a pseudocysts/WON to over 5 cm in diameter is associated with an increased risk of complications [18]. Asymptomatic pseudocysts >5 cm in diameter which do not resolve within 6 weeks can be an indication for treatment. However, symptomatic pseudocysts should undergo treatment regardless of their size.

Only limited information is available with regard to interventional therapy of pancreatic pseudocysts for pain management. Most of the data at hand are based on retrospective case series [19–22], but three systematic reviews are available [23–25]. Pain relief will be achieved in a large number of patients (about 80%). Although medical management of chronic pancreatitis can result in pain relief, in a certain percentage of patients, interventional or surgical drainage is still the more effective form of pain management regardless of the drainage procedure.

A diagnostic needle aspiration of the cyst may be performed for suspected infection or for suspected cancer. If needle aspiration of the cyst confirms an infection, then drainage is indicated. Surgical treatment should be carried out if malignancy is suspected. In 28% of all MRI scans of the abdomen, a cystic lesion of the pancreas is discovered as an incidental finding [26] when populationbased cohorts are investigated, although most of these cysts are smaller than 1 cm in diameter. More than twothirds of these lesions are dysontogenetic cysts or pancreatic pseudocysts. Of the cystic lesions that are not pancreatic pseudocysts but genuine cystic neoplasms, 30% are benign serous cystadenomas. It is found that 45% of the resected lesions are mucinous cystic neoplasms and 25% intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN). Solid pseudopapillary tumors or cystic acinar cell carcinoma are rather rare entities. For the differential diagnosis of cystic tumors in asymptomatic patients, the question of a connection to the pancreatic duct (IPMN and pancreatic pseudocysts) and of the size of the cystic lesion (indication for resection in the case of IPMN or therapeutic indication for pseudocyst) is essential. Diagnostic needle aspiration of a cyst with the aid of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) helps in differentiating between premalignant cystic neoplasms, cystic malignancies, and pseudocysts. In case the fluid analysis reveals a carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) >400 ng/mL, a variably increased or low amylase (lipase), high viscosity, mucin, or epithelial cells in the cyst content, then a mucinous neoplasm must be assumed [26-28]. If a connection to the pancreatic duct is excluded, the final diagnosis of a mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN) can be made. A serous cystadenoma is diagnosed in 30% of cystic lesions and virtually never turns into a malignant lesion. In this case aspiration of the cyst is negative for mucin, CEA, and amylase. Cytology reveals a glycogen-rich epithelium.

Surgical percutaneous or endoscopic drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts demonstrate comparable results regarding technical success, efficacy, and recurrence rates [24,29]. Percutaneous drainage is associated with the risk of external fistula and may affect the patient's quality of life. Endoscopic drainage is less prone to complications if compared to surgical procedures. A systematic review of retrospective series of endoscopic and surgical drainage showed similar morbidity (13.3% vs. 16%) and long-term pseudocyst recurrence (10.7% vs. 9.8%) but lower mortality (0.2% vs. 2.5%) achieved by an endoscopic drainage [30]. Therefore, the endoscopic approach should have first preference as it is less invasive and more convenient for the patient. In a recent randomized controlled trial that compared endoscopic versus surgical cystogastrostomy for pancreatic pseudocyst drainage endoscopic treatment was associated with shorter hospital stays, improved physical and mental health status of the patients, and lower costs [29]. However, the decision between endoscopic and surgical drainage should take into account the cyst location and additional pathophysiologic features. Surgical drainage may be the preferable therapy in hemorrhagic pseudocysts as endoscopic drainage is associated with a higher risk of bleeding. Approximately 10% of pseudocysts recur in the long term after endoscopic drainage (Table 55.1). Although initial therapy for nonhemorrhagic pseudocysts should be endoscopic drainage, surgery may follow in case of recurrence.

Drainage of pseudocysts can be carried out by transgastric, transduodenal, or transpapillary routes. Transmural drainage should be done under EUS guidance to assess the pseudocyst location, size, wall, content, and adjacent blood vessels. Two randomized controlled trials compared transmural drainage with and without EUS guidance [38,39]. No difference was observed in terms of morbidity and clinical outcome but technical success was higher with EUS. The success rate in 1018 published patients with transmural drainage of a pseudocyst was 87% (Table 55.1), with more recent studies reporting success rates of more than 90%. The mortality rate in larger case series involving more than 30 patients was 0.2%, the recurrence and complications rates are reported to be around 9% and 13%, respectively. Without antibiotic prophylaxis the procedure-related incidence of an infection of a pseudocyst and the risk of development of a pancreatic abscess increases [54,55]. Antibiotic prophylaxis for transmural or transpapillary drainage of

Table 55.1 Summary of transmural endoscopic pseudocyst/walled-off pancreatic necrosis drainage, including studies of: traumatic pancreatic pseudocysts [31], pancreatic abscess [32,33], "acute pseudocysts" [34], "infected pseudocysts" [35], "symptomatic peripancreatic fluid collections" [36,37]. Two studies compared ultrasound-guided versus conventional transmural drainage of pseudocysts in a prospective randomized trial [38,39].

	Number of patients	Success rate	Recurrence rate	Complications
Kozarek et al., 1985 [40]	4	50%	0%	25% (1 dead)
Cremer et al., 1989 [41]	33	85%	12%	9%
Sahel, 1991 [42]	37	86%	5%	14%
Bejanin et al., 1993 [43]	26	73%	15%	15%
Funnell et al., 1994 [31]	5	100%	0%	0%
Binmoeller et al., 1995 [44]	20	80%	23%	30%
Smits et al., 1995 [45]	25	88%	13%	20%
Vitale et al., 1999 [46]	27	82%	18%	4%
Libera et al., 2000 [47]	17	88%	6%	24%
White et al., 2000 [48]	20	100%	0%	10%
Giovannini et al., 2001 [32]	15	100%	0%	7%
Norton et al., 2001 [49]	17	82%	7%	18%
Baron et al., 2002 [34]	64	81%	12%	17%
Sharma et al., 2002 [50]	33	97%	15%	15%
Cahen et al., 2005 [51]	64	70%	5%	39%
Antillon et al., 2006 [35]	33	94%	3%	6%
Hookey et al., 2006 [36]	101	95%	16%	11% 1% (1 dead)
Kahaleh et al., 2006 [52]	99	94%	NA	19%
Kruger et al., 2006 [33]	35	94%	12%	0%
Weckman et al., 2006 [53]	68	90%	5%	10%
Varadarajulu et al., 2008 [38]	29	100%	NA	3% 3% (1 dead)
Park et al., 2009 [39]	60	83%	15%	8%
Varadarajulu et al., 2011 [37]	154	100%	1.5%	5%
Will et al., 2012 [88]	32	97%	15%	10%
Total	1018	87%	9%	13%

pancreatic pseudocysts is recommended in recent guidelines based on expert opinion [3,56].

Double-pigtail stents should be used for transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts because straight stents are associated with more frequent and severe complications in a retrospective study [51]. Early stent retrieval within 2 weeks after cyst resolution was associated with a higher rate of recurrence in a prospective randomized trial, suggesting that long-term stent placement for more than 2 months may prevent recurrence without an increase of severe adverse events [57]. In its clinical guideline the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) recommends transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts by inserting at least two double-pigtail plastic stents which should not be retrieved before at least 2 months following stenting [3]. Recently, short, lumenapposing, fully covered, self-expandable metal stents (LAMS) have been developed for EUS-guided drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections. Due to its ease of use and the large diameter, the LAMS may make drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections more effective, particularly the endoscopic debridement of WON [58,59]. With regard to costs and possible serious adverse events, however, further and prospective studies are needed to investigate the safety, efficacy, and exact role of LAMS in the management of both pseudocysts and WON [60,61].

Whether an attempt should be made to drain the pseudocyst using an ERCP via the papilla instead of primarily transgastric or transduodenal drainage is still a matter of controversy. According to retrospective studies, transpapillary drainage seems to be associated with lower morbidity (mainly pancreatitis) and similar long-term success but was used for smaller pancreatic cysts than transmural drainage [3,36,44,62]. Between 22% and 57% of pancreatic pseudocysts may have a connection with the pancreatic ductal system [63]. Thus, an endoscopic retrograde pancreatography (ERP) can precede endoscopic transmural drainage in order to detect a connection with the duct or to exclude a rupture of pancreatic ducts (8% after acute necrotizing pancreatitis). Transmural drainage in the presence of an undetected rupture of the pancreatic duct or an association of the pancreatic pseudocyst with an obstructed pancreatic duct is less promising with regard to long-term outcome of therapy [64,65]. Treatment of pancreatic duct obstruction and-if possible-bridging of a pancreatic duct rupture is recommended in these cases.

Therapy of Pancreatic Duct Stenoses and Ductal Stones

Ductal and interstitial hypertension and possible pancreatic ischemia accompanying outflow obstruction due to pancreatic duct stenoses or ductal stones may play an important role in the pathogenesis of pain. The aim of endoscopic and surgical decompression therapy in patients with chronic pancreatitis and pain and/or clinical episodes of acute pancreatitis is to remove the obstruction and to allow outflow of exocrine pancreatic juices into the duodenum. Biliary techniques such as sphincterotomy, dilatation, ESWL, and stent insertion have been modified for the pancreatic duct. Endoscopic decompression represents an alternative to surgery and is associated with low morbidity and low mortality. Endoscopic interventions do not interfere with surgery that might still be necessary later in the course of the disease. Clinical success after endoscopic reduction of the intraductal pressure does provide some indication of the later result of surgical drainage or a resection procedure.

Pancreatic ductal stones are a consequence rather than the cause of chronic pancreatitis. They can, however, lead to consecutive outflow obstruction and thus cause pseudocysts or fistula development, recurrent exacerbations or contribution to the pathogenesis of pain. Under these conditions, treatment of pancreatic ductal stones seems appropriate. Endoscopic treatment appears particularly suitable for treating solitary stones and obstructions close to the papilla or in the body of the pancreas. After pancreatic sphincterotomy, pancreatic duct stones <5 mm may be extracted without prior fragmentation. Radiopaque obstructing stones ≥5 mm should be fragmented by ESWL followed by extraction of the fragments by ERCP [3]. There is evidence from a prospective randomized trial that the subsequent endoscopic removal of the fragments is not a prerequisite for the effectiveness of the procedure [66]. One large-scale single-center retrospective study with follow-up of 272 patients after ESWL and ERCP for >60 months reported no pain in 60% of patients, mild to moderate pain in 36%, and episodic severe pain in 4% of patients [67]. Recurrence of intraductal calculi was seen in 23% of patients. A recent meta-analysis of 27 studies (total of 3189 patients) showed that ESWL is useful for clearing pancreatic duct stones greater than 5mm and for decreasing pain [13]. The pooled proportion of patients with absence of pain at follow-up (median 2 years) was 53% (95% CI: 50.8-54.6) and mild to moderate pain was 33% (95% CI: 31.4-35.5). Quality of life improved in 88% and complete ductal clearance was achieved in 71%. However, no studies ever compared the treatment of ductal stones with the natural course or a sham intervention. In two studies in which endoscopic treatment was compared with surgery (i.e., drainage operation), the results after surgery were significantly better with respect to long-term pain reduction [4,5]. The treatment of pain in patients with diffuse calcifications by means of ESWL has not been substantiated in any studies.

Dominant pancreatic duct strictures with a prestenotic dilatation $\geq 6 \text{ mm}$ in diameter, which may be responsible for pain, recurrent exacerbations, maintenance of a pseudocyst, fistula, or other complications, can be treated by endoscopic dilatation and plastic stent placement [3] (Fig. 55.1). Removal of the obstruction of the pancreatic duct is effective for the treatment of pain on short to intermediate terms. Success rates between 65% and 95% have been reported [3]. In the largest hitherto examined cohort of 1021 patients, a long-term reduction (mean 4.5 years) of pancreas-related pain was achieved in 85% of cases [68]. However, 24% underwent surgery during further follow-up, which-on an intention-totreat basis-reduced the rate of successful treatment to 65%. In 79% of the patients stent therapy for control of pain had to be repeated within 1 year and in 97% within 2 years. The only randomized study recruited 41 consecutive patients with chronic pancreatitis with a dominant pancreatic duct stricture to either receive pancreatic duct stenting or to serve as control. During a mean follow-up of 62.5 ± 20.9 months pain recurred in 15% of patients with pancreatic duct stenting (3/20) and in 50.0% of control patients (11/22) (P < 0.05). Progression of exocrine insufficiency in the stent group was significantly slower than in the control group (P < 0.05), while endocrine function showed no difference between groups [69]. Preliminary studies suggest temporary placement of fully covered fcSEMS into the pancreatic duct for pain relief may be safe and effective short-term treatment [70–72]. Their potential advantage versus plastic stents is the longer period of stent patency. However, long-term results are so far not available. Uncoated self-expandable metallic stents are not recommended due to the rapid proliferation of duct epithelium as a reaction to the metal mesh graft.

Plastic stents inserted into the pancreatic duct can induce secondary changes with subsequent fibrosis and strictures [73,74]. There are currently no reliable data available regarding the necessary duration of stent therapy. Some authors recommend treatment over 1 year with an exchange of the stent at least every 3 months [3]. Other centers suggest exchanging the stent in the case of



Figure 55.1 A 48-year-old patient with symptomatic calcifying chronic pancreatitis. (a) Pancreatic duct with prepapillary stricture and a stone with a size of 8 × 10 mm behind the stricture. (b) Dilatation of the stricture and stent insertion (7F 12 cm). (c) Stent for extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy. (d) Direct visualization of the pancreatic duct showing the impacted stone next to the guidewire. (e) Stone extraction using a dormia basket. (f) Common bile duct (CBD) stricture and balloon dilatation of the stricture before stent insertion (g).

recurring symptoms. This is a question that should be solved in a randomized trial. Improved pain management, however, was achieved by a pancreatojejunostomy in two randomized controlled studies [4–6]. Endoscopic therapy led to pain reduction or complete pain relief in 32% [5] and 61% [4], respectively, whereas this was achieved in 75% [5] and 86% [4], respectively, by pancreatojejunostomy. However, endoscopic drainage can achieve a long-lasting complete or partial pain relief in a substantial proportion of patients, and does not impede surgery as a second-line therapy.

Endoscopic Treatment of Bile Duct Obstruction

Obstruction of the CBD will develop in 3-46% of patients with chronic pancreatitis [75]. Indications for endoscopic intervention include significant cholestasis, cholangitis, prevention of secondary biliary cirrhosis, and differentiation of the cause of pain (obstruction of the CBD vs. chronic pancreatitis). Long-term success rates can be achieved in one- to two-thirds of the patients, dependent on the endoscopic drainage modality [3]. Thus endoscopic therapy is indicated as an interim procedure until definitive surgery (e.g., as an acute intervention in septic patients, or in patients unfit for surgery or in those unwilling to undergo surgery). Complications include stent occlusion and cholangitis. Prophylactic antibiotic therapy together with ursodeoxycholic acid has not been proven to be effective [76-78]. Endoscopic drainage should be, therefore, of limited duration.

Immediate endoscopic drainage should be performed in the case of obstructive cholangitis. Although no published studies have compared endoscopic therapy to observation without drainage, treatment of mechanical cholestasis as part of the therapy for cholangitis is important and well substantiated by clinical experience. If chronic pancreatitis causes distal obstruction of the bile duct with cholestasis or obstructive jaundice, then either surgical treatment or endoscopic stent therapy can be performed. A retrospective analysis of all patients treated with an average observation period of 45 months demonstrated that stent therapy for the obstruction of the CBD in patients with chronic pancreatitis has no additional effect beyond 1 year [11]. Surgical treatment should therefore be pursued for recurrence of CBD obstruction after 1 year of stent therapy. A prospective study showed an even worse long-term effect of stent management of distal bile duct obstruction in patients with calcifying pancreatitis (long-term effect 9%) [12]. In these cases surgical treatment is clearly preferred.

The placement of multiple plastic stents into the biliary stricture of patients with chronic pancreatitis is superior to insertion of single plastic stents. In prospective, nonrandomized, and retrospective studies the success rate after insertion of up to five plastic stents into the CBD was higher than after a single stent, with long-term success rates of up to 92% of patients during a period of 12–48 months after stent removal [79–81]. The insertion of coated metal stents has demonstrated impressive results in case series [82,83]. A prospective nonrandomized study at 13 centers in 11 countries treated 187 patients with benign biliary strictures by fcSEMS [84]. Removal was scheduled at 10-12 months. On an intention-to-treat basis the stricture resolution rate was 76%. and the rate of stricture recurrence was 14.8% (95% CI: 8.2-20.9) during follow-up for 20 months. Thus, effective long-term success was achieved in 62.7% of patients.

A recent randomized controlled study compared insertion of multiple plastic stents with a single fcSEMS in 112 patients for treatment of benign biliary strictures over 1 year [85]. The resolution rate of biliary strictures was 85.4% with plastic stents and 92.6% with fcSEMS (P < 0.001). The mean number of ERCP to achieve resolution was significantly lower for fcSEMS as for plastic stents. The recurrence rate within 1 year of follow-up did not differ significantly between groups (14% with fcSEMS vs. 5% with plastic stents). Thus, fcSEMS placement appears to be an advantageous alternative to plastic stents in the management of benign biliary strictures. Exchange of single plastic stents should be undertaken at least every 3 months because otherwise occlusion of the stent may cause cholangitis. The exchange interval is less critical with the insertion of multiple stents and is unnecessary if fully coated metal stents are used. Those are patent for up to 9 months [86]. Currently, a high spontaneous migration rate of fcSEMS in approximately 30% of cases [84,85] will often require an earlier exchange.

The management of chronic bile duct obstruction after unsuccessful attempts at endoscopic treatment should be surgical. If there is an indication to treat cholestasis by surgery, a preoperative endoscopic insertion of a stent into the bile duct should only be undertaken if (i) surgery cannot be done promptly or (ii) cholangitis is present. A multicenter prospective randomized study examined the effect of preoperative endoscopic stent insertion into the CBD for mechanical cholestasis secondary to carcinoma of the head of the pancreas before pancreas resection. Preoperative drainage significantly increased the rate of complications [87]. A patient with a short individual life expectancy, high comorbidity, and the difficult, foreseeable technical feasibility of an operation (e.g., marked collateral circulation secondary to portal hypertension) are all factors in favor of endoscopic treatment for bile duct obstruction.

References

- 1 Chauhan S, Forsmark CE. Pain management in chronic pancreatitis: a treatment algorithm. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2010;24(3):323–335.
- 2 Nguyen-Tang T, Dumonceau JM. Endoscopic treatment in chronic pancreatitis, timing, duration and type of intervention. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2010;24(3):281–298.
- **3** Dumonceau JM, Delhaye M, Tringali A et al. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) Clinical Guideline. Endoscopy 2012;44(8):784–800.
- **4** Dite P, Ruzicka M, Zboril V et al. A prospective, randomized trial comparing endoscopic and surgical therapy for chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2003;35(7):553–558.
- **5** Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Nio Y et al. Endoscopic versus surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2007;356(7):676–684.
- **6** Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Laramee P et al. Long-term outcomes of endoscopic vs surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141(5):1690–1695.
- **7** Burris HA, III, Moore MJ, Andersen J et al. Improvements in survival and clinical benefit with gemcitabine as first-line therapy for patients with advanced pancreas cancer: a randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 1997;15(6):2403–2413.
- 8 Neoptolemos JP, Dunn JA, Stocken DD et al. Adjuvant chemoradiotherapy and chemotherapy in resectable pancreatic cancer: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2001;358(9293):1576–1585.
- **9** Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Bassi C et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid vs gemcitabine following pancreatic cancer resection: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2010;304(10):1073–1081.
- 10 Vijungco JD, Prinz RA. Management of biliary and duodenal complications of chronic pancreatitis. World J Surg 2003;27(11):1258–1270.
- 11 Cahen DL, van Berkel AM, Oskam D et al. Long-term results of endoscopic drainage of common bile duct strictures in chronic pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2005;17(1):103–108.
- 12 Kahl S, Zimmermann S, Genz I et al. Risk factors for failure of endoscopic stenting of biliary strictures in chronic pancreatitis: a prospective follow-up study. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98(11):2448–2453.
- 13 Moole H, Jaeger A, Bechtold ML et al. Success of extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy in chronic calcific pancreatitis management: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Pancreas 2016;45(5):651–658.

- 14 Banks PA, Bollen TL, Dervenis C et al. Classification of acute pancreatitis—2012: revision of the Atlanta classification and definitions by international consensus. Gut 2013;62(1):102–111.
- 15 Barthet M, Bugallo M, Moreira LS et al. Management of cysts and pseudocysts complicating chronic pancreatitis. A retrospective study of 143 patients. Gastroenterol Clin Biol 1993;17(4):270–276.
- 16 Ammann RW, Akovbiantz A, Largiader F et al. Course and outcome of chronic pancreatitis. Longitudinal study of a mixed medical-surgical series of 245 patients. Gastroenterology 1984;86(5 part 1):820–828.
- 17 Gouyon B, Levy P, Ruszniewski P et al. Predictive factors in the outcome of pseudocysts complicating alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gut 1997;41(6):821–825.
- 18 Bradley EL, Clements JL, Jr., Gonzalez AC. The natural history of pancreatic pseudocysts: a unified concept of management. Am J Surg 1979;137(1):135–141.
- 19 Traverso LW, Tompkins RK, Urrea PT et al. Surgical treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Twenty-two years' experience. Ann Surg 1979;190(3):312–319.
- **20** Usatoff V, Brancatisano R, Williamson RC. Operative treatment of pseudocysts in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2000;87(11):1494–499.
- 21 Cheruvu CV, Clarke MG, Prentice M et al. Conservative treatment as an option in the management of pancreatic pseudocyst. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2003;85(5):313–316.
- **22** Bartoli E, Delcenserie R, Yzet T et al. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterol Clin Biol 2005;29(5):515–521.
- **23** Balthazar EJ, Freeny PC, vanSonnenberg E. Imaging and intervention in acute pancreatitis. Radiology 1994;193(2):297–306.
- 24 Johnson MD, Walsh RM, Henderson JM et al. Surgical versus nonsurgical management of pancreatic pseudocysts. J Clin Gastroenterol 2009;43(6):586–590.
- **25** Aghdassi A, Mayerle J, Kraft M et al. Diagnosis and treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2008;36(2):105–112.
- 26 Bülow R, Simon P, Thiel R. et al. Anatomic variants of the pancreatic duct and their clinical relevance: an MR-guided study in the general population. Eur Radiol 2014;24:3142–3149.
- **27** Tanaka M, Fernandez-del CC, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):183–197.
- **28** Brugge WR, Lewandrowski K, Lee-Lewandrowski E et al. Diagnosis of pancreatic cystic neoplasms: a report of the cooperative pancreatic cyst study. Gastroenterology 2004;126(5):1330–1336.

- 446 Chapter 55
 - **29** Varadarajulu S, Bang JY, Sutton BS et al. Equal efficacy of endoscopic and surgical cystogastrostomy for pancreatic pseudocyst drainage in a randomized trial. Gastroenterology 2013;145(3):583–590.
 - **30** Rosso E, Alexakis N, Ghaneh P et al. Pancreatic pseudocyst in chronic pancreatitis: endoscopic and surgical treatment. Dig Surg 2003;20(5):397–406.
 - **31** Funnell IC, Bornman PC, Krige JE et al. Endoscopic drainage of traumatic pancreatic pseudocyst. Br J Surg 1994;81(6):879–881.
 - **32** Giovannini M, Pesenti C, Rolland AL et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts or pancreatic abscesses using a therapeutic echo endoscope. Endoscopy 2001;33(6):473–477.
 - **33** Kruger M, Schneider AS, Manns MP et al. Endoscopic management of pancreatic pseudocysts or abscesses after an EUS-guided 1-step procedure for initial access. Gastrointest Endosc 2006;63(3):409–416.
 - **34** Baron TH, Harewood GC, Morgan DE et al. Outcome differences after endoscopic drainage of pancreatic necrosis, acute pancreatic pseudocysts, and chronic pancreatic pseudocysts. Gastrointest Endosc 2002;56(1):7–17.
 - **35** Antillon MR, Shah RJ, Stiegmann G et al. Single-step EUS-guided transmural drainage of simple and complicated pancreatic pseudocysts. Gastrointest Endosc 2006;63(6):797–803.
 - 36 Hookey LC, Debroux S, Delhaye M et al. Endoscopic drainage of pancreatic-fluid collections in 116 patients: a comparison of etiologies, drainage techniques, and outcomes. Gastrointest Endosc 2006;63(4):635–643.
 - **37** Varadarajulu S, Bang JY, Phadnis MA et al. Endoscopic transmural drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections: outcomes and predictors of treatment success in 211 consecutive patients. J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15(11):2080–2088.
 - 38 Varadarajulu S, Christein JD, Tamhane A et al. Prospective randomized trial comparing EUS and EGD for transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2008;68(6):1102–1111.
 - 39 Park DH, Lee SS, Moon SH et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided versus conventional transmural drainage for pancreatic pseudocysts: a prospective randomized trial. Endoscopy 2009;41(10):842–848.
 - 40 Kozarek RA, Brayko CM, Harlan J et al. Endoscopic drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts. Gastrointest Endosc 1985;31(5):322–327.
 - 41 Cremer M, Deviere J, Engelholm L. Endoscopic management of cysts and pseudocysts in chronic pancreatitis: long-term follow-up after 7 years of experience. Gastrointest Endosc 1989;35(1):1–9.
 - **42** Sahel J. Endoscopic drainage of pancreatic cysts. Endoscopy 1991;23(3):181–184.

- **43** Bejanin H, Liguory C, Ink O et al. [Endoscopic drainage of pseudocysts of the pancreas. Study of 26 cases]. Gastroenterol Clin Biol 1993;17(11):804–810.
- **44** Binmoeller KF, Seifert H, Walter A et al. Transpapillary and transmural drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts. Gastrointest Endosc 1995;42(3):219–224.
- 45 Smits ME, Rauws EA, Tytgat GN et al. The efficacy of endoscopic treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts. Gastrointest Endosc 1995;42(3):202–207.
- **46** Vitale GC, Lawhon JC, Larson GM et al. Endoscopic drainage of the pancreatic pseudocyst. Surgery 1999;126(4):616–621.
- 47 Libera ED, Siqueira ES, Morais M et al. Pancreatic pseudocysts transpapillary and transmural drainage. HPB Surg 2000;11(5):333–338.
- 48 White SA, Sutton CD, Berry DP et al. Experience of combined endoscopic percutaneous stenting with ultrasound guidance for drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2000;82(1):11–15.
- **49** Norton ID, Clain JE, Wiersema MJ et al. Utility of endoscopic ultrasonography in endoscopic drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts in selected patients. Mayo Clin Proc 2001;76(8):794–798.
- 50 Sharma SS, Bhargawa N, Govil A. Endoscopic management of pancreatic pseudocyst: a long-term follow-up. Endoscopy 2002;34(3):203–207.
- 51 Cahen D, Rauws E, Fockens P et al. Endoscopic drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts: long-term outcome and procedural factors associated with safe and successful treatment. Endoscopy 2005;37(10):977–983.
- 52 Kahaleh M, Shami VM, Conaway MR et al. Endoscopic ultrasound drainage of pancreatic pseudocyst: a prospective comparison with conventional endoscopic drainage. Endoscopy 2006;38(4):355–359.
- 53 Weckman L, Kylanpaa ML, Puolakkainen P et al. Endoscopic treatment of pancreatic pseudocysts. Surg Endosc 2006;20(4):603–607.
- 54 Barthet M, Sahel J, Bodiou-Bertei C et al. Endoscopic transpapillary drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts. Gastrointest Endosc 1995;42(3):208–213.
- 55 Wiersema MJ, Vilmann P, Giovannini M et al. Endosonography-guided fine-needle aspiration biopsy: diagnostic accuracy and complication assessment. Gastroenterology 1997;112(4):1087–1095.
- 56 Banerjee S, Shen B, Baron TH et al. Antibiotic prophylaxis for GI endoscopy. Gastrointest Endosc 2008;67(6):791–798.
- 57 Arvanitakis M, Delhaye M, Bali MA et al. Pancreaticfluid collections: a randomized controlled trial regarding stent removal after endoscopic transmural drainage. Gastrointest Endosc 2007;65(4):609–619.
- 58 Siddiqui AA, Adler DG, Nieto J et al. EUS-guided drainage of peripancreatic fluid collections and necrosis by using a novel lumen-apposing stent: a large

retrospective, multicenter U.S. experience (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2016;83(4):699–707.

- 59 Ang TL, Kongkam P, Kwek AB et al. A two-center comparative study of plastic and lumen-apposing large diameter self-expandable metallic stents in endoscopic ultrasound-guided drainage of pancreatic fluid collections. Endosc Ultrasound 2016;5(5):320–327.
- **60** Bang JY, Hasan M, Navaneethan U et al. Lumenapposing metal stents (LAMS) for pancreatic fluid collection (PFC) drainage: may not be business as usual. Gut 2016. DOI:10.1136/gutjnl-2016-312812
- 61 Ryan BM, Venkatachalapathy SV, Huggett MT. Safety of lumen-apposing metal stents (LAMS) for pancreatic fluid collection drainage. Gut 2016. DOI:10.1136/ gutjnl-2016-313388
- **62** Barthet M, Lamblin G, Gasmi M et al. Clinical usefulness of a treatment algorithm for pancreatic pseudocysts. Gastrointest Endosc 2008;67(2):245–252.
- **63** Nealon WH, Walser E. Duct drainage alone is sufficient in the operative management of pancreatic pseudocyst in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2003;237(5):614–620.
- **64** Lawrence C, Howell DA, Stefan AM et al. Disconnected pancreatic tail syndrome: potential for endoscopic therapy and results of long-term follow-up. Gastrointest Endosc 2008;67(4):673–679.
- **65** Varadarajulu S, Noone TC, Tutuian R et al. Predictors of outcome in pancreatic duct disruption managed by endoscopic transpapillary stent placement. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;61(4):568–575.
- **66** Dumonceau JM, Costamagna G, Tringali A et al. Treatment for painful calcified chronic pancreatitis: extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy versus endoscopic treatment: a randomised controlled trial. Gut 2007;56(4):545–552.
- **67** Tandan M, Reddy DN, Talukdar R et al. Long-term clinical outcomes of extracorporeal shockwave lithotripsy in painful chronic calcific pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2013;78(5):726–733.
- **68** Rosch T, Daniel S, Scholz M et al. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis: a multicenter study of 1000 patients with long-term follow-up. Endoscopy 2002;34(10):765–771.
- **69** Seza K, Yamaguchi T, Ishihara T et al. A long-term controlled trial of endoscopic pancreatic stenting for treatment of main pancreatic duct stricture in chronic pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 2011;58(112):2128–2131.
- **70** Park DH, Kim MH, Moon SH et al. Feasibility and safety of placement of a newly designed, fully covered self-expandable metal stent for refractory benign pancreatic ductal strictures: a pilot study (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2008;68(6):1182–1189.

- **71** Sauer B, Talreja J, Ellen K et al. Temporary placement of a fully covered self-expandable metal stent in the pancreatic duct for management of symptomatic refractory chronic pancreatitis: preliminary data (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2008;68(6):1173–1178.
- **72** Moon SH, Kim MH, Park DH et al. Modified fully covered self-expandable metal stents with antimigration features for benign pancreatic-duct strictures in advanced chronic pancreatitis, with a focus on the safety profile and reducing migration. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;72(1):86–91.
- 73 Kozarek RA. Pancreatic stents can induce ductal changes consistent with chronic pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 1990;36(2):93–95.
- 74 Smith MT, Sherman S, Ikenberry SO et al. Alterations in pancreatic ductal morphology following polyethylene pancreatic stent therapy. Gastrointest Endosc 1996;44(3):268–275.
- 75 Abdallah AA, Krige JE, Bornman PC. Biliary tract obstruction in chronic pancreatitis. HPB (Oxford) 2007;9(6):421–428.
- **76** Ghosh S, Palmer KR. Prevention of biliary stent occlusion using cyclical antibiotics and ursodeoxycholic acid. Gut 1994;35(12):1757–1759.
- 77 Barrioz T, Ingrand P, Besson I et al. Randomised trial of prevention of biliary stent occlusion by ursodeoxycholic acid plus norfloxacin. Lancet 1994;344(8922):581–582.
- 78 Halm U, Schiefke, Fleig WE et al. Ofloxacin and ursodeoxycholic acid versus ursodeoxycholic acid alone to prevent occlusion of biliary stents: a prospective, randomized trial. Endoscopy 2001;33(6):491–494.
- 79 Draganov P, Hoffman B, Marsh W et al. Long-term outcome in patients with benign biliary strictures treated endoscopically with multiple stents. Gastrointest Endosc 2002;55(6):680–686.
- **80** Catalano MF, Linder JD, George S et al. Treatment of symptomatic distal common bile duct stenosis secondary to chronic pancreatitis: comparison of single vs. multiple simultaneous stents. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;60(6):945–952.
- **81** Pozsar J, Sahin P, Laszlo F et al. Medium-term results of endoscopic treatment of common bile duct strictures in chronic calcifying pancreatitis with increasing numbers of stents. J Clin Gastroenterol 2004;38(2):118–123.
- **82** Perri V, Boskoski I, Tringali A et al. Fully covered self-expandable metal stents in biliary strictures caused by chronic pancreatitis not responding to plastic stenting: a prospective study with 2 years of follow-up. Gastrointest Endosc 2012;75(6):1271–1277.
- **83** Poley JW, Cahen DL, Metselaar HJ et al. A prospective group sequential study evaluating a new type of fully covered self-expandable metal stent for the treatment

448 Chapter 55

of benign biliary strictures (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2012;75(4):783–789.

- 84 Deviere J, Nageshwar RD, Puspok A et al. Successful management of benign biliary strictures with fully covered self-expanding metal stents. Gastroenterology 2014;147(2):385–395.
- **85** Cote GA, Slivka A, Tarnasky P et al. Effect of covered metallic stents compared with plastic stents on benign biliary stricture resolution: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA 2016;315(12):1250–1257.
- **86** Lawrence C, Romagnuolo J, Payne KM et al. Low symptomatic premature stent occlusion of multiple

plastic stents for benign biliary strictures: comparing standard and prolonged stent change intervals. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;72(3):558–563.

- 87 van der Gaag NA, Rauws EA, van Eijck CH et al.
 Preoperative biliary drainage for cancer of the head of the pancreas. N Engl J Med 2010;362(2):129–137.
- 88 Will U, Wanzar I, Meyer F. Endoscopic necrosectomy–a feasible and safe alternative treatment option for infected pancreatic necroses in severe acute pancreatitis: preliminary results of 18 patients in an ongoing singlecenter prospective observational study. Pancreas 2012;41(4):652–655.

Indications and Goals of Surgical Treatment

Ryan T. Groeschl¹ and Michael B. Farnell²

¹ Surgical Oncology, Essentia Health, Duluth Clinic, Duluth, MN, USA ² Department of Surgery, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, USA

Introduction

Chronic pancreatitis requires a multidisciplinary management strategy. Gastroenterologists, advanced endoscopists, radiologists, and pancreatic surgeons should collaborate to establish a plan of care. Accurate delineation of each patient's pancreatic anatomy is the first step in workup, and employs the sequential use of computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP). Randomized studies performed more than a decade ago [1,2] demonstrated an advantage of surgery over endoscopic therapy for long-term control of pain associated with chronic pancreatitis. As endoscopic techniques have matured, however, more present-day patients are achieving an acceptable outcome without the need for surgical intervention [3]. Aside from cases of suspected cancer, most surgery for chronic pancreatitis is limited to cases where endoscopic treatment either is anatomically not feasible or has failed.

Indications for surgery typically include the following, either alone or in combination: intractable pain refractory to endoscopic stenting, suspected malignancy, or symptomatic local complications (such as bile duct or bowel obstruction, portal vein compression, splenic vein thrombosis, fistula, or pseudocyst).

When surgery of the pancreas itself is planned, the following factors are considered:

- When cancer is suspected or confirmed, oncologic resection is performed.
- When an inflammatory mass is present in the head of the gland, the head should be resected.

- Any dilated pancreatic duct $(\geq 7 \text{ mm})$ which would not otherwise be resected should be drained.
- When splenic vein thrombosis exists, splenectomy should be performed.

Table 56.1 summarizes the commonly considered operative options based on the most common morphologic considerations. There are a host of less common clinical scenarios that would dictate other surgical options, and these are highlighted both in the text of this chapter, and expanded upon in subsequent chapters.

Surgical Drainage of the Pancreatic Duct

Indications for a pure drainage operation include patients with the phenotype of a significantly dilated pancreatic duct $(\geq 7 \text{ mm})$ without an associated inflammatory mass in the head of the pancreas. Main pancreatic ductal stones should be removed at the time of laterolateral pancreaticojejunostomy. If pancreaticolithiasis is extensive in side-branches within the head of the gland, consideration should be given to either "coring out" or resecting the pancreatic head.

Although the eponym "Puestow" is still commonly used to describe laterolateral pancreatojejunostomy, most modern pancreatic surgeons perform the operation as modified by Partington and Rochelle (Fig. 56.1) [4]. In this modification, the pancreatic tail resection advocated by Puestow is abandoned, which leaves more pancreatic parenchyma and lowers morbidity and mortality. Although operative safety was improved, these patients frequently experienced either immediate failure of pain control or delayed recurrence years later, often

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 56.1	Authors' choice of o	peration for chronic	pancreatitis based on	pancreatic morphole	ogy typically present

Pancreatic morphology and clinical indications	Incidence	Operation
Main duct dilation without inflammatory head mass	Uncommon	Frey procedure
Main duct dilation with inflammatory head mass	Common	
+ any concern for malignancy		Pancreatoduodenectomy
– no concern for malignancy		Frey procedure
Main duct dilation and very high stone burden in head of pancreas	Uncommon	Pancreatoduodenectomy with lateral pancreaticojejunostomy
Left-sided pancreatitis with main duct disruption ("disconnected duct syndrome")	Common	Distal pancreatectomy
Duodenal obstruction	Uncommon	Pancreatoduodenectomy
Common bile duct obstruction	Common	Pancreatoduodenectomy
Hemosuccus pancreaticus	Rare	Pancreatodu odenectomy or distal pancreatectomy ${}^{\rm a}$

^a In the acute bleeding phase, angiographic embolization is preferred; if embolization is definitive, surgery may not be required.



Figure 56.1 Laterolateral pancreaticojejunostomy, as described by Partington and Rochelle. The pancreatic parenchyma is incised anteriorly to expose the duct. Pancreaticoliths should be thoroughly removed. A roux limb of small bowel is sutured to the open pancreatic parenchyma in a running fashion. *Source*: By permission of Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. All rights reserved.

due to an inflammatory mass in the head of the pancreas [5]. This realization has led to the current belief that the pancreatic head is the "pacemaker" of pain in patients with chronic pancreatitis, and pure ductal drainage procedures are now infrequently performed. The senior author now performs local resection of the pancreatic head and lateral pancreaticojejunostomy (LR–LPJ) in those patients with intractable pain and "large duct" (\geq 7 mm) chronic pancreatitis (Fig. 56.2).

Surgical Resection of the Pancreas

When a mass exists in the pancreatic head and surgery is entertained, the pancreatic head should be resected. This can either involve a coring of the pancreatic head alone (Beger or Bern procedures), a combination of coring the pancreatic head and incising the lateral pancreatic duct (Frey procedure or LR-LPJ), or a pancreaticoduodenectomy. The Beger, Bern, and Frey procedures are detailed in Chapter 58. Although perioperative safety may be slightly better with duodenum-preserving procedures with coring of the pancreatic head, in randomized trials compared to pancreaticoduodenectomy, long-term follow-up reveals that both are highly effective in controlling pain [6-11]. Patients treated with pancreaticoduodenectomy at the Mayo Clinic for pain related to chronic pancreatitis (n = 166, median follow-up of 15 years) showed lower mean pain scores (scale 1 to 10) after surgery (1.6) as compared to before surgery (7.9, P < 0.001) [12]. There appears to be regional variation worldwide with respect to the morphologic phenotype of chronic

Figure 56.2 Frey procedure, which combines local coring of the pancreatic head with an anterior pancreatotomy (a). Pancreatoliths should be thoroughly removed, and this is drained by a roux limb sutured to the open pancreatic edges (b). *Source*: By permission of Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. All rights reserved.



pancreatitis, which may clarify apparent differences in the preferred surgical approach in various countries. In Germany, inflammatory pancreatic head masses associated with chronic pancreatitis are nearly twice the size on average of those from a cohort from the United States (4.5 vs. 2.6 cm) [13].

Patients with chronic pancreatitis have an increased risk for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, and differentiating cancer from a benign inflammatory mass can be difficult with imaging alone. Duct dilation distal to a mass and distal gland atrophy may signify cancer. Subtle extension of increased soft tissue density along arteries can sometimes be a clue to the presence of cancer on CT or MRI. In uncertain cases, CA 19-9 elevation raises the suspicion of malignancy. EUS can be used to identify and biopsy masses, although there is known poor interobserver agreement with this method in the setting of chronic pancreatitis [14]. When clinical suspicion is raised for cancer, oncologic resection is required, and a head-coring operation or a pure drainage procedure should be avoided.

Isolated left-sided pancreatectomy is reserved for focal disease in the distal gland. Indications for concurrent splenectomy in this setting include a perisplenic pseudocyst, splenic vein thrombosis, fibrotic encasement of the splenic vessels, and suspected malignancy. Hemosuccus pancreaticus from peripancreatic pseudoaneurysm formation is a very rare complication of pancreatitis [15]. In such patients, angiographic embolization is preferred in the setting of acute bleeding; when resective surgery is necessary, we recommend pancreaticoduodenectomy. Pancreatic ascites is a rare complication which can generally be managed using endoscopic techniques.

Total pancreatectomy (ideally with islet cell autotransplantation) is also rarely indicated, and usually used in the setting of severe whole-gland disease. This strategy results in 73% of patients free of narcotics at 5 years; when islet cells are autotransplanted, 40% of patients achieve independence from insulin [16]. Patients with hereditary pancreatitis syndromes (*PRSS1, SPINK1, CTFR*, etc.) should not undergo *prophylactic* resection. However, the young age at which many develop intractable pain coupled with severe whole-gland disease makes them among the best candidates for consideration of total pancreatectomy with islet cell autotransplantation.

Surgical Management of Biliary Obstruction

Bile duct stricture with or without obstruction is unusual in the setting of chronic pancreatitis unless significant involvement of the pancreatic head is present. For this reason, most patients being considered for surgery will already be in consideration for a head-coring procedure or pancreaticoduodenectomy. Before surgical intervention, many patients will have undergone endoscopic efforts to relieve biliary obstruction, and indwelling stents may be present. A careful review of cholangiograms that pre-date endoscopic interventions is mandatory.

The level(s) of radiographic stricture in the biliary tree are important considerations in the operative plan. Patients with strictures at the level of the ampulla with a dilated bile duct into the pancreatic parenchyma will be adequately treated with either pancreaticoduodenectomy or a head-coring procedure; however, a head-coring procedure must include intrapancreatic bile ductotomy to ensure bile drainage into the roux limb. Patients with extrapancreatic biliary strictures will not be helped by a head-coring procedure, and pancreaticoduodenectomy is recommended. An ongoing French multicenter randomized clinical trial (PASTEC) is com-

References

- 1 Dite P, Ruzicka M, Zboril V, Novotný I. A prospective, randomized trial comparing endoscopic and surgical therapy for chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2003;35(7):553–558.
- 2 Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Laramée P et al. Long-term outcomes of endoscopic vs surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141(5):1690–1695.
- **3** Das R, Papachristou GI, Slivka A et al. Endotherapy is effective for pancreatic ductal disruption: a dual center experience. Pancreatology 2016;16(2):278–283.
- 4 Partington PF, Rochelle RE. Modified Puestow procedure for retrograde drainage of the pancreatic duct. Ann Surg 1960;152:1037–1043.
- 5 Markowitz JS, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Failure of symptomatic relief after pancreaticojejunal decompression for chronic pancreatitis. Strategies for salvage. Arch Surg 1994;129(4):374–379; discussion 379–380.
- 6 Klempa I, Spatny M, Menzel J et al. [Pancreatic function and quality of life after resection of the head of the pancreas in chronic pancreatitis. A prospective, randomized comparative study after duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas versus Whipple's operation]. Chirurg 1995;66(4):350–359.
- 7 Büchler MW, Friess H, Müller MW, Wheatley AM, Beger HG. Randomized trial of duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection versus pylorus-preserving Whipple in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1995;169(1):65–69; discussion 69–70.
- 8 Müller MW, Friess H, Martin DJ, Hinz U, Dahmen R, Büchler MW. Long-term follow-up of a randomized clinical trial comparing Beger with pylorus-preserving Whipple procedure for chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2008;95(3):350–356.

paring surgery and endoscopic stenting in the treatment of biliary obstruction related to chronic pancreatitis. This trial is expected to run through 2019.

- **9** Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Broering DC, Knoefel WT, Kuechler T, Broelsch CE. Extended drainage versus resection in surgery for chronic pancreatitis: a prospective randomized trial comparing the longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy combined with local pancreatic head excision with the pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy. Ann Surg 1998;228(6):771–779.
- **10** Strate T, Taherpour Z, Bloechle C et al. Long-term follow-up of a randomized trial comparing the beger and frey procedures for patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2005;241(4):591–598.
- 11 Strate T, Bachmann K, Busch P et al. Resection vs drainage in treatment of chronic pancreatitis: longterm results of a randomized trial. Gastroenterology 2008;134(5):1406–1411.
- 12 Croome KP, Tee M, Nagorney DM et al. Pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitisresults of a pain relief and quality of life survey 15 years following operation. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(12):2146–2153.
- 13 Keck T, Marjanovic G, Fernandez-del Castillo C, et al. The inflammatory pancreatic head mass: significant differences in the anatomic pathology of German and American patients with chronic pancreatitis determine very different surgical strategies. Ann Surg 2009;249(1):105–110.
- 14 Topazian M, Enders F, Kimmey M et al. Interobserver agreement for EUS findings in familial pancreaticcancer kindreds. Gastrointest Endosc 2007;66(1):62–67.
- 15 Han B, Song ZF, Sun B. Hemosuccus pancreaticus: a rare cause of gastrointestinal bleeding. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2012;11(5):479–488.
- 16 Tanhehco YC, Weisberg S, Schwartz J. Pancreatic islet autotransplantation for nonmalignant and malignant indications. Transfusion 2016;56(3):761–770.

Pancreatic Duct Drainage Procedure

Dirk Bausch and Tobias Keck

Department of Surgery, University of Schleswig-Holstein, Campus Lübeck, Lübeck, Germany

Introduction

57

Compared to the general population, patients with chronic pancreatitis have a fourfold increase in mortality [1] and a tenfold increased risk of pancreatic malignancy [2]. Progressive inflammatory destruction of the pancreatic parenchyma in chronic pancreatitis is usually accompanied by intractable pain and a loss of exocrine and endocrine pancreatic function, clinically evident as malabsorption and pancreatogenic diabetes.

The pathogenesis of pain in chronic pancreatitis is likely multifactorial. One potential mechanism may be increased intraductal pressure and obstruction of the pancreatic ductal system. The inflammation itself, together with alterations in pancreatic nerve fibers, including an increase in nerve fibers and neurogenic inflammation, may also contribute to the typical pain commonly associated with chronic pancreatitis. Changes in the central nervous system and alterations in central pain processing may also lead to pain. The characteristic abdominal pain often leads to impaired social and work life due to frequent hospitalization [3].

Currently, endoscopic or interventional treatment is considered the first step in the treatment of patients with chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopic treatment that relieves the pancreatic ductal system (endoprothesis, stone extraction, extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy, or ductal dilatation) improves pain for up to 1 year [4]. Multiple interventions improve pain in about 65% of cases and reduce the number of patients requiring surgical intervention [5].

However, stent replacement often has to be performed 3-monthly and may require multiple hospital admissions [6,7]. After unsuccessful endoscopic treatment, about 49% of the patients still require surgery within 1 year [8] (Fig. 57.1). Although endoscopic duct drainage may provide long-term success in the presence of isolated proximal duct stenosis and in the absence of an inflammatory mass of the pancreatic head and calcifications, surgery is superior to endoscopic therapy in the latter case [9] and may also be more cost-effective [10]. Moreover, early surgical intervention may also prevent disease progression, preserve pancreatic function, and improve long-term pain control [9,11–13].

Indication for Surgery

The most common indication for surgery for chronic pancreatitis is intractable pain despite endoscopic intervention. Other indications for surgery are local complications, such as duodenal or biliary stenosis, symptomatic pseudocysts, pancreaticopleural fistula, a disconnected pancreatic duct, pancreatogenic ascites or suspicion of neoplasm. All procedures attempt to reduce pain and resolve organ complications while preserving exocrine and endocrine function. Their long-term efficacy is commonly evaluated by the restoration of quality of life and successful rehabilitation. Three distinct groups of procedures can be employed to treat chronic pancreatitis: drainage procedures, procedures combining drainage and resection, and resecting procedures. The choice of procedure depends on the morphological features of the pancreatitis. Drainage combined with resection of the pancreatic head (Beger procedure [14], Frey procedure [15]) is commonly chosen if an inflammatory mass of the pancreatic head is present, resecting procedures (pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy, Whipple procedure) are used if malignancy is suspected. The majority of patients with chronic pancreatitis (85%) have an inflammatory mass of the pancreatic head and thus require drainage combined with resection or

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

454 Chapter 57

resection of the pancreatic head [16] (Fig. 57.2a). However, drainage procedures are the procedure of choice in patients with a dilated pancreatic duct (\geq 5 mm) without an inflammatory mass [17] (Fig. 57.2b). Another indication for surgical drainage may be malignant transformation of the portal vein with collaterals in the case of long segment portal vein stenosis. However, short segmental portal vein or mesenterico-portal vein stenosis with portal hypertension may also be alleviated during pancreatic head resection by decompressing the stenosis [18]. Resection of the pancreatic head is even possible after interventional recanalization of the portal vein for nonfixated portal vein thrombosis. Drainage procedures are thus not mandatory in this situation [19].



Figure 57.1 "Lost stents" after endoscopic therapy of an inflammatory stenosis due to chronic pancreatitis. Intraoperative view during a Frey procedure.

Drainage Procedures

The first drainage procedure of the pancreas in humans was performed in 1911 through transcutaneous catheter placed in the pancreatic duct [20]. The procedure provided pain relief and the patient survived for 30 years. More than 50 years later, the procedure was modified and a distal pancreatectomy, splenectomy, and pancreaticojejunostomy were performed [21]. The procedure was further refined as a distal pancreatectomy and sideto-side pancreaticojejunostomy [22]. The latero-lateral panceaticojejunostomy still in use today was first described in 1960 [23].

A Partington–Rochelle procedure comprises an incision of the pancreatic duct at the anterior surface of the pancreas from the tail to the head of the pancreas. Calculi in the pancreatic ducts can then be removed and segmental stenosis can be relieved. The procedure is completed by a Roux-en-Y jejunal limb sutured side-to-side to the pancreatic duct [23].

Drainage procedures are associated with low morbidity and mortality rates (about 1%). However, drainage is inferior to resection with regard to pain management and complication management [24–36] (Fig. 57.3).

As a hybrid procedure with partial resection of the pancreatic head, the Frey procedure is often also considered a drainage procedure. It comprises excoriation of the pancreatic head combined with an incision of the pancreatic duct at the anterior surface of the pancreas to the tail of the pancreas. The procedure is completed by a Roux-en-Y jejunal limb sutured side-to-side to the excoriated pancreatic head and pancreatic duct [15]. Compared to the Partington–Rochelle procedure, the



(b)



Figure 57.2 CT scan of chronic pancreatitis. (a) The majority of patients with chronic pancreatitis have an inflammatory mass of the pancreatic head (arrow) and thus require drainage combined with resection or resection of the pancreatic head. (b) Drainage is the procedure of choice in patients with a dilated pancreatic duct (\geq 5 mm) without an inflammatory mass (arrow).



Frey procedure improves the long-term outcome. Compared to other resection procedures, the outcome achieved by the Frey procedure is equivalent with regard to pain control, quality of life, and exocrine and endocrine organ function [32,40–43].

A rare form of chronic pancreatitis termed "small duct disease" affects the whole organ. It is not associated with a dilated pancreatic ductal system and may easily be misdiagnosed as autoimmune pancreatitis. Treatment of choice for this small duct disease is longitudinal Vshaped excision of the ventral pancreas. The procedure combines extensive drainage with a limited resection [44]. This drainage procedure may provide long-term pain relief and an improved quality of life in the majority of patients [45]. Compared to V-shaped excision, resec-

References

- 1 Nojgaard C, Becker U, Matzen P, Andersen JR, Holst C, Bendtsen F. Progression from acute to chronic pancreatitis: prognostic factors, mortality, and natural course. Pancreas 2011;40(8):1195–1200.
- 2 Lankisch PG, Löhr-Happe A, Otto J, Creutzfeldt W. Natural course in chronic pancreatitis. Pain, exocrine and endocrine pancreatic insufficiency and prognosis of the disease. Digestion 1993;54(3):148–155.
- 3 Anderson MA, Akshintala V, Albers KM et al., Mechanism, assessment and management of pain in chronic pancreatitis: recommendations of a multidisciplinary study group. Pancreatology 2016;16(1):83–94.
- 4 Ponchon T, Bory RM, Hedelius F et al. Endoscopic stenting for pain relief in chronic pancreatitis: results of a standardized protocol. Gastrointest Endosc 1995;42(5):452–456.
- **5** Rosch T, Daniel S, Scholz M et al. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis: a multicenter study of 1000 patients with long-term follow-up. Endoscopy 2002;34(10):765–771.
- **6** Bartoli E, Delcenserie R, Yzet T et al. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterol Clin Biol 2005;29(5):515–521.

tion may not be as effective in the treatment of small duct disease [46].

Conclusion

In summary, drainage procedures such as the Partington–Rochelle are often not sufficient to provide acceptable pain and complication control because of the frequently observed inflammatory mass of the pancreatic head. In the absence of this, they provide good results with low morbidity and mortality. In the presence of an inflammatory mass, hybrid procedures such as the Frey procedure or V-shaped excision are as effective as resection.

- 7 Kahl S, Zimmermann S, Genz I et al. Risk factors for failure of endoscopic stenting of biliary strictures in chronic pancreatitis: a prospective follow-up study. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98(11):2448–2453.
- 8 Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Laramée P et al., Long-term outcomes of endoscopic vs surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141(5):1690–1695.
- **9** Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Nio Y et al. Endoscopic versus surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2007;356(7):676–684.
- 10 Laramee P, Wonderling D, Cahen DL et al. Trial-based cost-effectiveness analysis comparing surgical and endoscopic drainage in patients with obstructive chronic pancreatitis. BMJ Open 2013;3(9):e003676.
- 11 Nealon WH, Thompson JC. Progressive loss of pancreatic function in chronic pancreatitis is delayed by main pancreatic duct decompression. A longitudinal prospective analysis of the modified puestow procedure. Ann Surg 1993;217(5):458–466; discussion 466–468.
- 12 Dite P, Ruzicka M, Zboril V, Novotný I. A prospective, randomized trial comparing endoscopic and surgical therapy for chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2003;35(7):553–558.

- 13 Binmoeller KF, Jue P, Seifert H, Nam WC, Izbicki J, Soehendra N. Endoscopic pancreatic stent drainage in chronic pancreatitis and a dominant stricture: longterm results. Endoscopy 1995;27(9):638–644.
- 14 Beger HG, Witte C, Krautzberger W, Bittner R. [Experiences with duodenum-sparing pancreas head resection in chronic pancreatitis]. Chirurg 1980;51(5):303–307.
- 15 Frey CF, Smith GF. Description and rationale of a new operation for chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 1987;2(6):701–707.
- 16 Keck T, Marjanovic G, Fernandez-del Castillo C et al. The inflammatory pancreatic head mass: significant differences in the anatomic pathology of German and American patients with chronic pancreatitis determine very different surgical strategies. Ann Surg 2009;249(1):105–110.
- 17 Buchler MW, Warshaw AL. Resection versus drainage in treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2008;134(5):1605–1607.
- 18 Bloechle C, Busch C, Tesch C et al. Prospective randomized study of drainage and resection on non-occlusive segmental portal hypertension in chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1997;84(4):477–482.
- 19 Adam U, Makowiec F, Riediger H et al. Pancreatic head resection for chronic pancreatitis in patients with extrahepatic generalized portal hypertension. Surgery 2004;135(4):411–418.
- **20** Link G. V. The treatment of chronic pancreatitis by pancreatostomy: a new operation. Ann Surg 1911;53(6):768–782.
- 21 Duval MK, Jr. Caudal pancreatico-jejunostomy for chronic relapsing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1954;140(6):775–785.
- 22 Puestow CB, Gillesby WJ. Retrograde surgical drainage of pancreas for chronic relapsing pancreatitis. AMA Arch Surg 1958;76(6):898–907.
- **23** Partington PF, Rochelle RE. Modified Puestow procedure for retrograde drainage of the pancreatic duct. Ann Surg 1960;152:1037–1043.
- 24 Adams DB, Ford MC, Anderson MA. Outcome after lateral pancreaticojejunostomy for chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1994;219(5):481–487; discussion 487–489.
- 25 Beger HG, Schlosser W, Siech M, Poch B. The surgical management of chronic pancreatitis: duodenumpreserving pancreatectomy. Adv Surg 1999;32:87–104.
- 26 Büchler MW, Friess H, Müller MW, Wheatley AM, Beger HG. Randomized trial of duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection versus pylorus-preserving Whipple in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1995;169(1):65–69; discussion 69–70.
- **27** Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Knoefel WT et al. Complications of adjacent organs in chronic pancreatitis managed by

duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas. Br J Surg 1994;81(9):1351–1355.

- 28 Jimenez RE, Fernandez-Del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. World J Surg, 2003;27(11):1211–1216.
- 29 Riediger H, Adam U, Fischer E et al. Long-term outcome after resection for chronic pancreatitis in 224 patients. J Gastrointest Surg 2007;11(8):949–959; discussion 959–960.
- 30 Saeger HD, Schwall G, Trede M. [The Whipple partial duodenopancreatectomy – its value in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis]. Zentralbl Chir 1995;120(4):287–291.
- **31** Schnelldorfer T, Lewin DN, Adams DB. Operative management of chronic pancreatitis: longterm results in 372 patients. J Am Coll Surg 2007;204(5):1039–1045; discussion 1045–1047.
- **32** Strate T, Taherpour Z, Bloechle C et al. Long-term follow-up of a randomized trial comparing the Beger and Frey procedures for patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2005;241(4):591–598.
- 33 Wilson TG, Hollands MJ, Little JM. Pancreaticojejunostomy for chronic pancreatitis. Aust N Z J Surg 1992;62(2):111–115.
- **34** Greenlee HB, Prinz RA, Aranha GV. Long-term results of side-to-side pancreaticojejunostomy. World J Surg 1990;14(1):70–76.
- **35** Kato T, Morita T, Fujita M et al. Ischemic stricture of the small intestine associated with acute pancreatitis. Int J Pancreatol 1998;24(3):237–242.
- **36** Delcore R, Rodriguez FJ, Thomas JH, Forster J, Hermreck AS. The role of pancreatojejunostomy in patients without dilated pancreatic ducts. Am J Surg 1994;168(6):598–601; discussion 601–602.
- 37 Büchler MW, Baer HU, Seiler C, Reber PU, Sadowski C, Friess H. [Duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas: a standard procedure in chronic pancreatitis]. Chirurg 1997;68(4):364–368.
- 38 Markowitz JS, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Failure of symptomatic relief after pancreaticojejunal decompression for chronic pancreatitis. Strategies for salvage. Arch Surg 1994;129(4):374–379; discussion 379–380.
- **39** Prinz RA, Greenlee HB. Pancreatic duct drainage in 100 patients with chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1981;194(3):313–320.
- **40** Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Knoefel WT et al. [Drainage versus resection in surgical therapy of chronic pancreatitis of the head of the pancreas: a randomized study]. Chirurg 1997;68(4):369–377.
- **41** Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Knoefel WT, Kuechler T, Binmoeller KF, Broelsch CE. Duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas in chronic

pancreatitis. A prospective, randomized trial. Ann Surg 1995;221(4):350–358.

- **42** Keck T, Adam U, Makowiec F et al. Short- and long-term results of duodenum preservation versus resection for the management of chronic pancreatitis: a prospective, randomized study. Surgery 2012;152(3 suppl 1):S95–S102.
- **43** Keck T, Wellner UF, Riediger H et al. Long-term outcome after 92 duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resections for chronic pancreatitis: comparison of Beger and Frey procedures. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14(3):549–556.
- **44** Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Broering DC, Kuechler T, Broelsch CE. Longitudinal V-shaped excision of the

ventral pancreas for small duct disease in severe chronic pancreatitis: prospective evaluation of a new surgical procedure. Ann Surg 1998;227(2):213–219.

- **45** Yekebas EF, Bogoevski D, Honarpisheh H et al. Long-term follow-up in small duct chronic pancreatitis: A plea for extended drainage by "Vshaped excision" of the anterior aspect of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2006;244(6):940–946; discussion 946–948.
- **46** Rossi R, de Arextzabala X, Watkins G et al. [Chronic pancreatitis. A recent national experience with its surgical management]. Rev Med Chil 1997;125(8):911–916.

Duodenum-Preserving Pancreatic Head Resection

Hans G. Beger¹, Bertram Poch², Yang Yinmo³, and Waldemar Uhl⁴

² Center of Oncologic, Endocrine and Minimal Invasive Surgery, Donau-Klinikum, Neu-Ulm, Germany

⁴ Department of General and Visceral Surgery, St. Josef-Hospital Bochum, Ruhr-University, Germany

Introduction

Chronic pancreatitis is a pathologic fibroinflammatory syndrome of the pancreas in individuals with genetic, environmental, and/or other risk factors, which results in persistent pathologic responses to parenchymal injury and stress [1]. Common features of chronic pancreatitis include pancreatic atrophy, tissue fibrosis, upper abdominal pain, duct distortion, and strictures, and in the late course of the disease, inflammatory head mass, calcifications and pancreatic duct stones, duodenal dystrophy, functional exocrine insufficiency, diabetes mellitus, and cellular dysplasia.

The mechanistic definition of chronic pancreatitis, recently published as the result of an international proposal, reflects the complex nature of this disease. Alcohol abuse and cigarette smoking are the most frequent causes of chronic pancreatitis. After a preclinical period of up to 12 years, the majority of patients develop abdominal complaints and upper abdominal pain as first signs of the disease. In the late stages, local complications are caused by the progressive inflammatory process, and are enhanced by alcohol consumption and cigarette smoking. Patients referred for surgical treatment suffer severe abdominal pain; 30-50% show alcoholic chronic pancreatitis exhibiting an inflammatory mass in the head of the pancreas, frequently causing common bile duct (CBD) obstruction [2,3]. Infrequently, severe obstruction of the duodenum, portal vein compression or thrombosis, and splenic vein occlusion are clinically relevant. Pathomorphologically, main-duct stenosis with

prestenotic duct dilation and side-branch duct stenoses are observed (Table 58.1). For discussion of the natural history of chronic pancreatitis, see Chapter 42; for early stage chronic pancreatitis, see Chapter 44; for epidemiology and pathophysiology of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis, see Chapter 40; for strategies for surgical treatment, see Chapter 56.

Are Duct Stenting and Endoscopic Interventions an Alternative to Surgery?

Duct stenting, endoscopic dilatation of pancreatic mainduct stenosis, and endoscopic stone extraction for obstructive chronic pancreatitis have been reported by a number of recent studies with good results. However, sphincterotomy and stenting of the pancreatic main duct is considered a temporary treatment. The risk of stent occlusion and migration and the need for longterm control of upper abdominal pain are the limitations of the interventional endoscopic treatment modalities. Data from prospective, randomized, singleinstitute trials comparing endoscopic therapy with surgical treatment have been published [9,10]. Short-term pain relief was similar in both groups. The long-term outcome after a 1- to 3-year follow-up revealed major advantages for surgical treatment with regard to pain control and frequency of rehospitalization compared to interventional stenting.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

58

¹ c/o University of Ulm, Ulm, Germany

³ Department of Surgery, Peking University First Hospital, P.R. of China

 Table 58.1
 Chronic pancreatitis—frequency of local complications.

	Frequency of local complications			
	From the li	From Ulm ^a		
CBD stenosis	23%	Gregg 1982 [4]	43%	
Inflammatory head tumor		Beger 1980 [2,47]	74%	
Pseudocysts	30%	Ahmad 2006 [5]	32%	
Necroses	49%	Amman 1996 [6]	9%	
Obstruction of duodenum	0.8%	Aranka 1984 [7]	23%	
PV + SMV, SV obstruction thrombosis	10-20%	Warshaw 1997 [8]	16%	

^a 1972–12/1998 Department of General Surgery, University of Ulm, Germany.

CBD, common bile duct; PV, portal vein; SMV, superior mesenteric vein; SV, splenic vein.

Who Benefits from Surgical Treatment?

Surgery for chronic pancreatitis is essentially a palliative treatment. The primary goals of surgery are (i) long-term pain control and (ii) control of chronic pancreatitis-associated complications of adherent tissues. Upper abdominal pain refractory to medical treatment in combination with local complications is the most frequent setting for surgical treatment (Box 58.1). Preservation of exocrine and endocrine pancreatic functions are secondary but equally important goals of surgical treatment. Most patients with chronic pancreatitis are under 55 years and professionally active. Social and occupational rehabilitation and improvement of quality of life are additional primary goals for the long-term outcome.

Kausch–Whipple Resection or Hemipancreatectomy—Still Standard Treatment for Chronic Pancreatitis?

Currently, pancreatoduodenectomy, left or distal hemipancreatectomy, and total pancreatectomy are still applied for chronic pancreatitis. The disadvantages of these major pancreatic resections are (i) the unnecessary sacrifice of pancreatic and peripancreatic biliary and gastroduodenal tissues and (ii) the surgery-inherent loss of duodenal and pancreatic tissue, which leads to impairment of endocrine and exocrine functions in the long-term outcome. New onset of diabetes mellitus and

Box 58.1 Indications for duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection for chronic pancreatitis

- Upper abdominal pain refractory to medication
- Inflammatory mass of pancreatic head
- Biliary stenosis
- Single/multiple narrowing of pancreatic main duct
- Compression of portal vein/superior mesenteric vein
- Severe stenosis of peripapillary duodenum
- Clinical symptomatic pseudocyst / persisting
- Pseudocyst after failure of endoscopic treatment
- Pancreas divisum after failure of endoscopic treatment

exocrine insufficiency after pancreatoduodenectomy and hemipancreatectomy have been extensively documented [11–24]. Long-term observations showed that patient survival was shorter after duodenopancreatectomy for chronic pancreatitis compared to after an organpreserving surgical procedure [25].

Indications and Rationale for Duodenum-Preserving Pancreatic Head Resection

Surgical treatment of chronic pancreatitis is presently dominated by organ-preserving surgical procedures. Introduced by Partington and Rochelle [26], intestinal drainage of the pancreatic main duct and duodenumpreserving subtotal pancreatic head resection and their modifications have the advantages of tissue sparing and maintenance of pancreatic function [27]. Based on contrast-enhanced computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography, the majority of pathomorphologic changes of chronic pancreatitis are observed predominantly in the pancreatic head, frequently associated with an inflammatory mass and obstruction of the CBD. Infrequently, the inflammatory tumor in the pancreatic head causes portal vein and superior mesenteric vein compression and obstruction of the duodenum. To resolve these complications, resection of the pancreatic head is recommended. Duct drainage procedures in chronic pancreatitis are only indicated in the subgroup of patients with pancreatic main-duct stenosis and dilatation extending into the duct of the body and tail.

With regard to long-term pain control, duct drainage procedures without resection of the pancreatic head are associated with a re-appearance of abdominal pain in about one-third of patients observed after a >5-year follow-up (HG Beger, unpublished data). A duct drainage procedure in chronic pancreatitis is considered unnecessary in patients with a dilated body-tail duct without

460 Chapter 58

duct obstructions when the pancreatic head is resected. Long-term follow-up observations after pancreatoduodenectomy and duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection (DPPHR) have shown long-lasting pain control after head resection without an additional duct drainage procedure [28,29]. The effectiveness of DPPHR has been proved through randomized controlled trials (RCT) and long-term observations over 5–10 years which showed completely pain-free patients in 80–90% of cases. For patients with an inflammatory head mass who were treated with a duct drainage procedure without subtotal pancreatic head resection, a risk persists for the development of biliary stenosis in the long term, with the need for biliary stenting and/or re-surgery.

Surgical Technique of DPPHR for Chronic Pancreatitis

DPPHR comprises three different surgical steps:

- exposition of the pancreatic head with identification of the portal vein, respective inferior mesenteric vein and the supraduodenal CBD; tunneling of the pancreatic neck in front of the portal vein;
- 2) subtotal resection of the pancreatic head to conserve the intrapancreatic CBD;
- reconstruction with an excluded jejunal loop, executing two pancreatic anastomoses.

Steps 1 and 3 are almost identical to the surgical steps performed in the Kausch–Whipple procedure.

An extensive Kocher maneuver should be avoided to preserve the vessels on the dorsal side of the pancreatic head. The anterior gastroduodenal artery is identified and ligated near the common hepatic arteries. The posterior superior branch of the pancreaticoduodenal artery and the inferior anterior pancreaticoduodenal artery should be carefully preserved. Subtotal resection of the pancreatic head is performed from the ligamentum hepatoduodenale along the intrapancreatic segment of the CBD, including the uncinate process (Figs 58.1, 58.2, and 58.3). Bleeding vessels arising in the transected tissue are immediately sutured (Fig. 58.4). Preservation of the dorsal capsule of the pancreatic head and the dorsal branch of the gastroduodenal and pancreaticoduodenal vessels is recommended to maintain sufficient perfusion of the wall of the duodenum and papilla. Reconstruction of the gastrointestinal tract is performed with an excluded jejunal loop (Fig. 58.5).

Two modifications of the DPPHR procedure are presently in use. In patients displaying a prepapillary CBD stenosis, which persists due to an inflammatory process in the wall of the CBD, after subtotal head resection, an additional biliary anastomosis by an incision of the CBD is executed [30] (Fig. 58.6). In patients who show multiple stenosis and dilations of the main duct in the body and tail, the pancreatic main duct is opened longitudinally on its ventral surface, extending towards the tail of the pancreas. A side-to-side anastomosis is executed in addition to the head resection [31].

Early Postoperative Course

Early severe postoperative complications are infrequent (Table 58.2). Severe, surgery-related complications are <10% according to Clavien–Dindo III. Local bleeding,



Figure 58.1 Duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection after tunneling of the portal vein behind the pancreas. The resection line is the duodenal side of the portal vein.



Figure 58.2 Subtotal resection of the pancreatic head after ventral rotation. The common bile duct is identified at the level of the hepatoduodenal ligament and decompressed by resection of periductal pancreatic tissue, except for a small rim between common bile duct and duodenal wall.



Figure 58.3 (a) After finishing the subtotal pancreatic head resection, a shell-like remnant of the pancreatic head remains along the duodenal wall. Bleeding vessels are frequently closed by single stitches using 5-0 sutures. (b) The dorsal capsule of the pancreatic head is preserved to maintain blood flow to and from the duodenal wall. The dorsal pancreaticoduodenal arcades and inferior pancreaticoduodenal artery are preserved.



Figure 58.4 Reconstruction of the upper jejunal loop after subtotal resection of the pancreatic head requires exclusion of the first jejunal loop and creation of an end-to-side duct-to-mucosa anastomosis between the pancreatic neck and the jejunum (two-layer anastomosis). Anastomosis between the shell-like remnant of the pancreatic head and the excluded jejunal loop (end-to-side anastomosis) is also performed. A Y-en-Roux anastomosis between the excluded jejunal loop and the first jejunal as side-to-end anastomosis is included.

which appears as intestinal blood loss, caused by arterial leakage from the shell-like remnant of the pancreatic head and anastomotic leakage, which appears as evacuation of intestinal content into the drainage bag, is observed in <2% of cases. Severe intestinal bleeding, leakage of the pancreaticojejunostomy and surgical-side infection



Figure 58.5 In the case of extended narrowing of the intrapancreatic segment of the common bile duct caused by an inflammatory process in the wall of the common bile duct an internal biliary anastomosis is additionally executed by incision of the prepapillary common bile duct of 10–12 mm.

around the pancreatic head are reasons for reintervention [25]. Between the 2nd and 5th postoperative days, patients are on regular oral nutrition (Table 58.3). Glucose metabolism is maintained at preoperative levels up to the 5th postoperative year (Table 58.3). When C-peptide and insulin responses are measured 3–36 months postoperatively after intravenous and oral glucose load, they were



Figure 58.6 Where the pancreatic main duct shows multiple duct stenosis and dilatations, duct drainage of the pancreatic main duct from the head to the tail is additionally applied by a side-to-side anastomosis with the excluded jejunal loop.

Table 58.2Early postoperative results after duodenum-
preserving subtotal pancreatic head resection in 603 patients.

	Patients N	Frequency
Pancreatic fistula	20	3.3%
Pancreatic anastomosis leakage	9	1.5%
Biliary leakage	3	0.5%
Intra-abdominal abscess	17	2.8%
Intra-abdominal hemorrhage	17	2.8%
GI anastomosis-insufficiency	2	0.3%
Delay of gastric emptying	9	1.5%
Frequency of reoperation	34	5.6%
Hospital mortality	5	0.81%

Data from [2].

found to be at preoperative levels. However, the concentrations of glucagon and pancreatic polypeptide (PP) displayed a highly significant decrease after stimulation [32-34]. The loss of glucagon and PP delivery into the blood explains the observation that up to 10-12 % of patients experienced postoperative improvement of the disrupted glucose metabolism, because both hormones are produced predominantly in the endocrine tissue of the pancreatic head.

Long-Term Outcome After DPPHR

After a median observation period of 5.7 years and a follow-up rate of 94%, control of pancreatic pain is complete and long-lasting in approximately 90% of cases (Table 58.4). In terms of pain and attacks of pancreatitis, DPPHR changes the natural course to a silent disease. In our experience, preoperatively, each patient had 2.7 hospitalization periods, whereas after a median follow-up of 5.7 years, only 9% of the patients experienced a rehospitalization. Due to the persistent destruction of the functional parenchyma of the pancreas inherent in chronic pancreatitis, the frequency of diabetes mellitus increases as well as the level of exocrine insufficiency [35-37]. The major advantages of duodenum-preserving subtotal pancreatic head resection for chronic pancreatitis are conservation of the duodenum and the CBD and temporary maintenance of endocrine pancreatic functions. Several RCT have been published comparing DPPHR with Kausch-Whipple duodenopancreatectomy, with DPPHR found to be superior in terms of postoperative morbidity, maintenance of glucose metabolism, an absence of delayed gastric emptying, and a low frequency of rehospitalization [38–42] (Table 58.5). With regard to the Frey procedure, as performed in the majority of patients, the level of maintenance of glucose metabolism, frequency of postoperative morbidity, and quality of life in the long term are almost the same as the results after DPPHR [44].

Table 58.3 Long-term endocrine and exocrine pancreatic functions after DPPHR for chronic pancreatitis.

		Bittner 1992 [32] (15 patients, 3 months)	lkenaga 1995 [33] (42 patients, 36 months)	Eddes 1997 [34] (19 patients, 3–6 months)
Endocrine I/OGTT		Preop = postop	New DM 29%	Preop = postop
	K-value	Postop <i>P</i> < 0.01	Preop = postop	
	Insulin	Preop = postop	Preop = postop	
	C-peptide	Preop/postop NS		Postop reduced <i>P</i> < 0.05
	Glucagon	Preop/postop <i>P</i> < 0.001		Postop reduced <i>P</i> < 0.05
	PP (AUC)			Postop reduced <i>P</i> < 0.05
Exocrine	BT-PABA		Postop reduced <i>P</i> < 0.01	Postop reduced <i>P</i> < 0.05

I/OGTT, intravenous/oral glucose tolerance test; DM, diabetes mellitus; PP (AUC), pancreatic polypeptide (area under the curve); BT-PABA, pancreo-lauryl test.

	Preoperative		Late postoperative	
	1972–1998 504 patients	1984 [35] Median follow-up 2.0 years 56 patients	1988 [36] Median follow-up 3.6 years 109 patients	1997 [37] Median follow-up 5.7 years 303 patients
OGTT normal	246 (49%)	66 %	48%	39%
OGTT reduced	134 (26%)		26%	17%
IDDM	124 (25 %)	_	26%	44%
Pain free ^a		92.8%	89%	91.3%
Continuing abdominal pain		7.2%	11%	8.7%
Abdominal complaints		-	12%	12%
Rehospitalization, preoperative attacks of acute pancreatitis (100%; 2.7 hospitalizations/patient)		14% (8/57)	11% (11/109)	

Table 58.4 Endocrine function and pain after DPPHR for chronic pancreatitis—results of long-term follow-up.

^a No or rare pain.

OGGT, oral glucose tolerance test; IDDM, insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus.

Table 58.5 DPPHR versus pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis—results of a meta-analysis 2008 [44].

	DPPHR (93 patients)		PD (91 patients)
Complete pain relief		Equal	
Blood transfusion	P < 0.01		
Pancreatic fistula		Equal	
Delayed gastric emptying	P < 0.01		
Overall postoperative morbidity		Equal	
Hospital stay	P < 0.01		
Exocrine insufficiency	P < 0.01		
Endocrine insufficiency	P < 0.08		
Postoperative weight gain	P < 0.01		
Occupational rehabilitation	P < 0.01		
Quality of life	<i>P</i> <0.01		

The Frey Procedure—an Alternative Surgical Approach for all Patients with Chronic Pancreatitis?

In 1987, Frey et al. published a technique for chronic pancreatitis in six patients; the authors recommended a coring-out technique of ventral pancreatic head tissue combined with longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy [45]. In 1994, Frey propagated a variation of the local resection–lateral pancreaticojejunostomy (LR–LPJ) procedure, extending the coring-out to the dorsal part of the pancreatic head, which results in a partial head resection, but leaves the intrapancreatic segment of the CBD predominantly embedded in pancreatic tissue. The Frey

procedure, taking out some tissue ventrally from the pancreatic head, is a modification of the Partington–Rochelle duct drainage procedure.

When the Frey procedure is performed as a subtotal pancreatic head resection in chronic pancreatitis, the long-term outcome is similar to that for DPPHR [44]. However, in many institutions that perform a tissuesparing resection in chronic pancreatitis, coring out the pancreatic head is performed as a partial ventral pancreatic head resection. With regard to the long-term outcome in pain control, ventral coring-out of pancreatic head tissue is found to result in the re-establishment of upper abdominal pain in approximately one-third of patients (HG Beger, unpublished data). An additional

464 Chapter 58

risk of the Frey procedure is incomplete decompression of the CBD due to partial ventral coring-out of the pancreatic head tissue, leading to postoperative cholestasis, with attacks of cholangitis due to persistence or reappearance of duct compression by pancreatic tissue mass. Re-surgery after the Frey procedure is a well-documented indication for redo-surgery because of the persistence of biliary stenosis [46,47].

Summary

Duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas is a low-risk procedure for patients with chronic pancreatitis, particularly for those who have developed

References

- 1 Whitcomb DC, Frulloni L, Garg P et al. Chronic pancreatitis: An international draft consensus proposal for a new mechanistic definition. Pancreatology 2016;16:218–224.
- 2 Beger HG, Schlosser W, Poch B, Gansauge F. Inflammatory mass in the head of the pancreas. In: Beger HG, Warshaw AL, Büchler MW et al., eds. The Pancreas. Oxford: Blackwell Science, 1998: 757–760.
- 3 Keck T, Marjanovic G, Fernandez-del Castillo C et al. The inflammatory pancreatic head mass: significant differences in the anatomic pathology of German and American patients with chronic pancreatitis determine very different surgical strategies. Ann Surg 2009;249:105–110.
- 4 Gregg JA, Carr-Locke DL, Gallagher MM. Importance of common bile duct stricture associated with chronic pancreatitis: diagnosis by endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. Am J Surg 1981;141:199–203.
- **5** Ahmad SA, Wray CJ, Rilo HR et al. Chronic pancreatitis: recent advances and ongoing challenges. Curr Prob Surg 2006;43:135–238.
- **6** Amman RW, Heitz PU, Klöppel G. Course of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis: a prospective clinicomorphological long-term study. Gastroenterology 1996;111:224–231.
- 7 Aranha G, Prinz RA, Greenlee HB, Freeark RJ. Gastric outlet and duodenal obstruction from inflammatory pancreatic disease. Arch Surg 1984;119: 833–835.
- 8 Warshaw AL, Jin G, Ottinger LW. Recognition and clinical implications of mesenteric and portal vein obstruction in chronic pancreatitis. Arch Surg 1987;122:410–415.
- **9** Cahen DL, Gouma, DJ, Nio Y et al. Endoscopic versus surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2007;356:676–684.

an inflammatory mass in the pancreatic head. Subtotal resection of the pancreatic head does not result in a significant reduction of the exocrine and endocrine functions of the pancreas. Because of the limited nature of the intervention, hospital and late mortality rates are low. More than 80% of patients with chronic pancreatitis experience long-lasting relief of pain after duodenumpreserving head resection. For patients with stenosis of the intrapancreatic CBD, an internal biliary anastomosis establishes long-lasting normal bile flow. For patients with multiple duct stenosis in the left pancreas, duct stones, calcifications, and duct dilations, pancreaticojejunostomy, in addition to subtotal pancreatic head resection, relieves recurrent attacks of pancreatitis and restores pain-free survival and quality of life.

- 10 Dite P, Ružicka M, Zboril V, Novotný I. A prospective, randomized trial comparing endoscopic and surgical therapy for chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2003;35:553–558.
- 11 Burkhart RA, Gerber SM, Tholey RM et al. Incidence and severity of pancreatogenic diabetes after pancreatic resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:217–225.
- 12 Beger HG, Nakao A, Mayer B, Poch B. Duodenumpreserving total and partial pancreatic head resection for benign tumors—systematic review and metaanalysis. Pancreatology 2015;15:167–178.
- 13 Lim PW, Dinh KH, Sullivan M et al. Thirty-day outcomes underestimate endocrine and exocrine insufficiency after pancreatic resection. HPB 2016;18:360–366.
- 14 Park JW, Jang JY, Kim EJ et al. Effects of pancreatectomy on nutritional state, pancreatic function and quality of life. Br J Surg 2013:100;1064–1070.
- 15 Orfanidis NT, Loren DE, Santos C et al. Extended follow-up and outcomes of patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy for nonmalignant disease. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:80–88.
- 16 Falconi M, Mantovani W, Crippa S et al. Pancreatic insufficiency after different resections for benign tumours. Br J Surg 2008;95:85–91.
- 17 Newhook TE, LaPar DJ, Lindberg JM et al. Morbidity and mortality of pancreaticoduodenectomy for benign and premalignant pancreatic neoplasms. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:1072–1077.
- 18 Yasuda H, Takada T, Toyota N et al. Limited pancreatectomy: significance of postoperative maintenance of pancreatic exocrine function. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2000;7:466–472.

- **19** Naritomi G, Tanaka M, Matsunaga H et al. Pancreatic head resection with and without preservation of the duodenum: different postoperative gastric motility. Surgery 1996;120:831–837.
- **20** Ito K, Takada T. Duodenum preservation in pancreatic head resection to maintain pancreatic exocrine function (determined by pancreatic function diagnostant test and cholecystokinin secretion). J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2005;12:123–128.
- 21 Harada N. Digestive functions and secretion of gastrointestinal hormones after duodenum-preserving pancreas head resection. Jpn J Gastroenterol Surg 1994;27:781–788.
- **22** Malgras B, Duron S, Gaujoux S et al. Early biliary complications following pancreaticoduodenectomy: prevalence and risk factors. HPB 2016;18:367–374.
- 23 Iacono C, Verlato G, Ruzzenente A et al. Systematic review of central pancreatectomy and meta-analysis of central versus distal pancreatectomy. Br J Surg 2013;100:873–885.
- 24 Malka D, Hammel P, Sauvanet A et al. Risk factors for diabetes mellitus in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2000;119:1324–1332.
- **25** Bachmann K, Tomkoetter L, Kutup A et al. Is the Whipple procedure harmful for long-term outcome in treatment of chronic pancreatitis? 15-years follow-up comparing the outcome after pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy and Frey procedure in chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2013;258:815–821.
- **26** Partington PF, Rochelle RE. Modified Puestow procedure for retrograde drainage of the pancreatic duct. Ann Surg 1960;152:1037–1043.
- 27 Beger HG, Witte CH, Kraas E, Bittner R. Erfahrung mit einer das Duodenum erhaltenden
 Pankreaskopfresektion bei chronischer Pankreatitis. Chirurg 1980;51:303–307.
- 28 Croome KP, Tee M, Nagorney DM et al. Pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis results of a pain relief and quality of life survey 15 years following operation. J Gastrointest Surgery 2015;19:2146–2153.
- **29** Beger HG, Schlosser W, Friess HM, Büchler MW Duodenum-preserving head resection in chronic pancreatitis changes the natural course of the disease. Ann Surg 1999;230:512–519; discussion 519–523.
- 30 Beger HG, Krautzberger W, Gögler H. Résection de la tête du pancréas (pancréatectomie céphalique) avec conservation du duodénum dans les pancréatites chroniques, les tumeurs de la tête du pancréas et la compression du canal choledoque. Chirurgie 1981;107:597–604.
- **31** Beger HG, Bittner R. Die duodenumerhaltende Pankreaskopfresektion. Chirurg 1987;58:7–13.

- **32** Bittner R, Butters M, Büchler M et al. Glucose homeostasis and endocrine pancreatic function in patients with chronic pancreatitis before and after surgical therapy. Pancreas 1994;9:47–53.
- 33 Ikenaga H, Katoh H, Motohara T et al. Duodenumpreserving resection of the head of the pancreas modified procedures and long-term results. Hepatogastroenterology 1995;42:706–710.
- 34 Eddes EH, Masclee AA, Gooszen HG, Frölich M, Lamers CB. Effect of duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas on endocrine and exocrine pancreatic function in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1997;174:387–392.
- **35** Beger HG, Krautzberger W, Bittner R, Büchler M, Limmer J. Duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas in patients with severe chronic pancreatitis. Surgery 1985;97:467–473.
- **36** Beger HG, Büchler MW, Bittner RR, Oettinger W, Roscher R. Duodenum-preserving resection of the head of the pancreas in severe chronic pancreatitis. Early and late results. Ann Surg 1989;209:273–278.
- 37 Beger HG, Schlosser W, Friess HM, Büchler MW. Duodenum-preserving head resection in chronic pancreatitis changes the natural course of the disease: a single-center 26-year experience. Ann Surg 1999;230:512–523.
- 38 Büchler MW, Friess H, Müller MW, Wheatley AM, Beger HG. Randomized trial of duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection versus pylorus-preserving Whipple in chronic pancreatitis. Am J Surg 1995;169:65–70.
- **39** Klempa I, Spatny M, Menzel J et al. [Pancreatic function and quality of life after resection of the head of the pancreas in chronic pancreatitis. A prospective, randomized comparative study after duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas versus Whipple's operation]. Chirurg 1995;66:350–359.
- **40** Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Knoefel WT et al. Duodenumpreserving resection of the head of the pancreas in chronic pancreatitis. A prospective, randomized trial. Ann Surg 1995;221:350–358.
- **41** Izbicki JR, Bloechle C, Broering DC et al. Extended drainage versus resection in surgery for chronic pancreatitis: a prospective randomized trial comparing the longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy combined with local pancreatic head excision with the pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy. Ann Surg 1998;228:771–779.
- **42** Witzigmann H, Max D, Uhlmann D et al. Outcome after duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection is improved compared with classic Whipple procedure in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Surgery 2003;134:53–62.

466 *Chapter 58*

- **43** Diener MK, Rahbari NN, Fischer L et al. Duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection versus pancreatoduodenectomy for surgical treatment of chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Ann Surg 2008;247:950–961.
- **44** Bachmann K, Tomkoetter L, Erbes J et al. Beger and Frey procedures for treatment of chronic pancreatitis: comparison of outcomes at 16-year follow-up. J Am Coll Surg 2014;219:208–216.
- **45** Frey CF, Smith GJ.Description and rationale of a new operation for chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 1978;2:701–707.
- **46** Schnelldorfer,T, Lewin DN, Adams DB. Reoperative surgery for chronic pancreatitis: is it safe?. World J Surg 2006;30:1321–1328.
- 47 Beger HG, Kunz R, Schoenberg M. Duodenumpreserving resection of the pancreatic head—a standard procedure for chronic pancreatitis. In: Beger HG, Warshaw AL, Büchler MW et al., eds. The Pancreas. Oxford: Blackwell Science, 1998: 870–876.

59

Major Pancreatic Resection

May C. Tee¹ and Michael B. Farnell²

¹ Section of Hepatobiliary, Pancreatic, and Transplant Surgery, University of British Columbia Department of Surgery, Vancouver General Hospital, Vancouver, BC, Canada

² Department of Surgery, Mayo Clinic, Rochester, MN, USA

Overview

Chronic pancreatitis is a debilitating disease characterized by pain, local mechanical complications such as biliary or duodenal obstruction, and pancreatic endocrine/ exocrine insufficiency that may lead to a poor quality of life in many patients [1]. Significant developments in the management of chronic pancreatitis have occurred over the past few decades, driven by advances in crosssectional imaging, endoscopy, and innovative surgical approaches to this complex problem [2]. Surgical approaches may be broadly categorized into drainage, resective, and hybrid procedures, with the latter preserving the duodenum and biliary tree [3]. The focus of this chapter will be major resective procedures that include pancreatoduodenectomy, distal pancreatectomy, and total pancreatectomy with or without islet cell autotransplantation. In this chapter, we aim to: (i) define indications for major pancreatic resection for chronic pancreatitis, (ii) describe major resective procedures, and (iii) summarize short- and long-term expected outcomes from these procedures.

Major Pancreatic Resection

Indications and Contraindications

While surgical options to manage chronic pancreatitis have expanded, the indications for major pancreatic resection remain relatively constant, except for hemosuccus pancreaticus and pancreatic ascites, which may now be managed by interventional radiologic and endoscopic techniques, respectively (Table 59.1). Chronic, intractable pain, either intermittent or constant, is the most common indication for surgical intervention. Mechanical complications such as pseudocysts, pancreatic duct disruption (chronic fistula/leak, disconnection, stricture/obstruction), obstructive jaundice, intestinal obstruction (duodenal or colonic), hemorrhage, and portal venous obstruction are well-recognized sequelae of chronic pancreatitis that may be amenable to surgical, endoscopic, and/or radiologic intervention. Inability to distinguish an inflammatory mass from a neoplasm on cross-sectional imaging, especially in a patient population at greater risk than the average population for developing pancreatic malignancy, calls for a resective approach to surgical management in order to exclude and treat possible malignancy [4].

Contraindications to resective procedures include the inability for the patient to tolerate major pancreatic surgery, anatomic restraints, and degree of peripancreatic inflammation that would preclude safe resection (Table 59.1). Anatomic issues related to congenital or acquired vascular anomalies such as mesenteric arterial vascular disease or portal venous hypertension with extensive collateralization would be important to address preoperatively. The degree of peripancreatic inflammation should also be assessed, as chronic pancreatitis patients may present with cases of acute-on-chronic pancreatitis. Although narcotic dependence is not a contraindication to pancreatic resection at our institution, we insist patients be abstinent from toxic exposures known to contribute to the pathophysiology of chronic pancreatitis such as ongoing nicotine use or alcohol abuse [2,4].

In the case of any proximal pancreatectomy, celiac artery stenosis secondary to either atherosclerosis or median arcuate ligament syndrome may result in hepatic ischemia and resultant necrosis following division of the gastroduodenal artery, which interrupts retrograde arterial flow from the superior mesenteric artery (SMA) to the liver [5,6]. Although celiac axis stenosis may be

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas
	Indications	Relative contraindications			
Any resection	Intractable pain	Patient fitness			
	Inability to exclude malignancy/pancreatic mass	Comorbidities for which perioperative risk of pancreatic resection are high			
	Hemorrhage (intracystic/ hemosuccus pancreaticus) ^a				
	Pancreatic ascites ^b				
Proximal pancreatectomy	Small-duct disease	Anatomic concerns			
	Biliary obstruction	Celiac axis stenosis requiring revascularization			
	Gastrointestinal obstruction	(preoperatively or intraoperatively)			
	Pancreatic obstruction	Portal vein thrombosis/stenosis with venous			
	Symptomatic pseudocyst	conateranzation			
Distal pancreatectomy	Disconnected duct	Degree of peripancreatic inflammation			
	Symptomatic pseudocyst	Encasement/abutment of major vascular structures Ongoing toxic exposures			
Total pancreatectomy	Diffuse "small-duct" disease				
	Symptomatic hereditary	Smoking/nicotine dependence			
	pancreatitis	Alcohol abuse			

 Table 59.1
 Indications and contraindications for surgical resection in chronic pancreatitis.

^a Managed with interventional radiology procedures.

^b If failed endoscopic management.

diagnosed from its typical triad of postprandial abdominal pain, weight loss, and abdominal bruit on auscultation, due to collateral formation, the vast majority of patients with this condition are asymptomatic [5,7]. Cross-sectional images in the arterial phase, particularly sagittal views, reliably demonstrate celiac artery stenosis, as evidenced by focal narrowing of the proximal celiac artery with post-stenotic dilation and prominent arterial collaterals around the pancreatic head [5]. Celiac axis stenosis may be addressed preoperatively by endovascular revascularization through balloon angioplasty with or without stenting or intraoperative decompression in the form of median arcuate ligament release, aorto-celiac bypass, or patch angioplasty [5,6,8].

Extrahepatic portal venous hypertension may be associated with chronic pancreatitis when there is mechanical entrapment, obstruction, or thrombosis of the portomesenteric vein [9,10]. Patients with such complications are often compensated without evidence of liver cirrhosis and are not clinically apparent [10]. However, preoperative imaging demonstrates portal/superior mesenteric vein (SMV) stenosis (from extrinsic compression) or chronic thrombosis (from intimal changes in veins secondary to surrounding fibrosis), usually with formation of multiple venous collaterals around the pancreas and other foregut structures [9]. Pancreatic resection in this setting may be complicated with massive intraoperative hemorrhage (due to inadvertent injury to parasitizing venous collaterals under relatively high pressure), postoperative hepatic portal venous ischemia (due to loss of mesenteric venous inflow to the liver), or mesenteric venous congestion (due to loss of venous outflow from collateral vessels) [9–11]. Operating time, intraoperative blood loss, blood transfusions, and overall complications are increased in patients with extrahepatic portal venous hypertension undergoing surgery for chronic pancreatitis compared to patients without portal venous hypertension [9,10].

Anatomic planes may be distorted or obliterated as a result of peripancreatic chronic inflammation with resultant fibrosis. Development of safe dissection planes between the pancreas and surrounding vascular structures may result in significant intraoperative hemorrhage. As with the evaluation of pancreatic neoplasms, planes between the pancreatic head and the SMV/SMA should be carefully evaluated with inflammatory encasement of surrounding visceral arteries precluding safe resection. Such situations may be better approached with hybrid procedures such as the Frey procedure or Beger procedure, which would involve resecting pancreatic parenchyma without extensive peripancreatic dissection of surrounding vasculature (see Chapter 58) [4]. Although such procedures may be performed with acceptable perioperative morbidity and mortality without significant derangements in pancreatic function, our institutional preference is for pancreatoduodenectomy when possible over duodenal-preserving pancreatic head resections, as this has been shown to provide durable pain relief in our experience [1,12–14].

We do not believe narcotic dependence to be a contraindication to major pancreatic resection, as neuropathic pain is often severe and progressive in patients with chronic pancreatitis [15]. However, we insist chronic pancreatitis patients abstain from alcohol and smoking, known contributing factors to the pathogenesis of chronic pancreatitis [2]. Chronic pancreatitis patients referred for surgical management have generally exhausted all nonoperative management strategies for their pain management, including multimodal analgesia, pancreatic enzyme supplementation with nutritional support, or celiac plexus neurolysis. Pain management in the postoperative period should therefore include a dedicated pain consult service to assist with management of acute-on-chronic postoperative pain as well as a longterm strategy to wean patients off narcotics.

Preoperative Investigations

High-quality cross-sectional imaging is critical in the surgical planning of pancreatic resection for chronic pancreatitis. Our preference is a pancreas protocol triple-phase (noncontrast, arterial, and venous phases), thin-slice (2 mm cuts) helical abdominal computed tomography (CT). This is used to evaluate the arterial and venous anatomy, the presence of vascular collaterals, and their relationship to any inflammatory process extending beyond the pancreas. As with pancreatic head resections for other indications, vascular anomalies such as a replaced or accessory right hepatic artery would be important to note to avoid inadvertent injury during hilar and uncinate process dissections. Additionally, abdominal CT allows for evaluation of the morphology of the pancreas with respect to irregularity of pancreatic contour, ductal dilation with or without pancreatolithiasis, gland atrophy or enlargement, parenchymal calcification, and the presence of any cystic or solid lesions. Mechanical complications such as biliary or gastrointestinal obstruction may be determined as well, which could prompt preoperative optimization with biliary drainage (endoscopic or percutaneous) and/or provisions for nutritional supplementation (such as a nasojejunal feeding tube preoperatively) [4].

Important adjuncts to CT include endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP), magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), and endoscopic ultrasound (EUS). ERCP is considered the gold standard in diagnosing and staging chronic pancreatitis with a reported sensitivity of 90% and specificity of 100%. Disadvantages of ERCP include cost and invasiveness with a 3–7% risk of post ERCP pancreatitis. MRCP has emerged as a noninvasive alternative to ERCP for mapping ductal anatomy as well as visualizing pancreatic parenchymal changes associated with chronic pancreatitis. Disadvantages of MRCP include inability to perform therapeutic maneuvers that could be done with ERCP, decreased accuracy in visualizing side-branches of the pancreatic duct compared to ERCP, and decreased sensitivity in detecting early stages of chronic pancreatitis compared to ERCP. EUS may be particularly useful in cases of chronic pancreatitis with suspected malignancy where fine-needle aspiration or core-needle biopsy may be performed. Autoimmune pancreatitis may be detected in rare circumstances, which is treated medically. With this said, a negative biopsy in the context of a pancreatic mass with underlying chronic pancreatitis does not exclude malignancy and pancreatic resection should still be pursued [2,16].

Types of Pancreatic Resections

Pancreatic resections may be proximal, distal, or total and the choice of operation for patients with chronic pancreatitis should be tailored to location and extent of disease as well as morphologic characteristics of the pancreatic parenchyma (e.g., calcifications) and duct (e.g., dilation, stones, stricture/disconnection). Proximal resections include pancreatoduodenectomy with or without pylorus preservation. Concomitant splenectomy is typically performed for distal resections (distal and subtotal pancreatectomy) as splenic preservation in the setting of chronic pancreatitis is often difficult due to chronic inflammation around the tail of the pancreas. Moreover, sinistral hypertension secondary to splenic vein thrombosis from pancreatitis may be associated with upper gastrointestinal bleeding from gastric varices, the definitive treatment of which is splenectomy. Total pancreatectomy combines technical aspects of both proximal and distal resections and may be performed in conjunction with islet cell autotransplantation to avoid implications of managing brittle diabetes. The perioperative outcomes following such procedures for all indications are summarized in Table 59.2 [3,4].

Pancreatoduodenectomy

Patient Selection

Candidates for pancreatoduodenectomy include chronic pancreatitis patients with intractable pain, small-duct (<7 mm), head-dominant disease where perivascular tissue planes are relatively preserved and portal hypertension is absent. Pancreatoduodenectomy will address intractable pain with resection of the pancreatic head, mechanical complications such as biliary or intestinal obstruction, and suspicion of malignancy. Although improvements in cross-sectional imaging have enhanced diagnostic discrimination, the distinction between benign and malignant disease remains a dilemma in 6–8% of patients [24]. Modifications of pancreatoduodenectomy include reconstruction with a lateral side-toside pancreaticojejunostomy rather than the standard
 Table 59.2
 Results of pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis.

Source	Patients (N)	Operative mortality (%)	Operative morbidity (%)	Pain relief (%)	Follow-up (years)
Stapleton and Williamson, 1996 [17]	52	0	46	80	4.5
Martin et al., 1996 [18]	54	1.8	30	92	5.2
Rumstadt et al., 1997 [19]	134	0.7	18	88	8.3
Traverso and Kozarek, 1997 [20]	47	0	NA	100	3.5
Sakorafas et al., 2000 [21]	105	3.0	32	89	6.6
Jimenez et al., 2000 [22]	72	1.4	45	70	3.6
Schnelldorfer et al., 2007 [23]	97	1.0	51	34	4.9
Croome et al., 2016 [1]	166	1.8	30	^a 7.9 ± 3.5 preop 1.6 ± 2.6 postop	15

^a Mean preoperative and postoperative (\pm SD) pain scores (on scale 1–10) in 54 of 81 surviving patients responding to survey median of 15 years following pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis (P < 0.001). NA, not available.

end-to-side pancreaticojejunostomy. A circumstance for which a lateral side-to-side pancreaticojejunostomy may be considered is in the patient with large-duct, headdominant disease with a pancreatic stone burden in the head that exceeds the ability to "core out" such parenchyma effectively in duodenal sparing pancreatic head resections [4].

Technique

A midline incision is used unless patients are of obese body habitus or with a broad costal arch. In the latter, a bilateral subcostal is our preference. A fixed, upper abdominal retractor is placed to allow secure retraction of both costal margins in the cephalad direction for optimal exposure. The operation begins with abdominal exploration, freeing the omentum from the transverse colon in its avascular plane, take down of the hepatic flexure, and Kocher maneuver for pancreatic exposure and mobilization. Adhesions to the posterior stomach are taken down to completely open the lesser sac. The SMV is identified between the uncinate process and mesocolon at the level of the transverse duodenum and inferior border of the pancreas. The gastrocolic venous trunk is identified and divided. Blunt dissection is performed to develop a retropancreatic tunnel under the neck of the pancreas to the level of the SMV-portal vein confluence. This plane may be difficult to develop and attempts at creating a retropancreatic tunnel should be abandoned if persisting will lead to tearing or delamination of vein walls (Fig. 59.1).

The gastrohepatic ligament beneath the left lobe of the liver is incised avascularly, taking care to preserve the nerves that supply the pylorus. The common hepatic artery is traced distally. The gastroduodenal artery is divided as well as the right gastric artery. Prior to division of the gastroduodenal artery, a noncrushing clamp is placed temporarily to ensure adequate arterial flow to the liver, the absence of which would indicate celiac axis stenosis for which celiac revascularization would be necessary. After ligation and division of the gastroduodenal artery, a plane is developed between the superior border of the pancreas and the common hepatic artery to identify the portal vein. Blunt dissection is carried out underneath the neck of the pancreas to complete mobilization of the pancreatic neck from the portomesenteric vein, which is encircled with umbilical tape (Fig. 59.2).

Cholecystectomy is performed and the cystic duct is kept in continuity with its junction to the bile duct. The common bile duct is palpated posterior laterally to identify the presence of a replaced or accessory right hepatic artery. The bile duct is mobilized from surrounding hepatoduodenal ligament structures and isolated with umbilical tape. The right gastroepiploic and retroduodenal vessels are divided off the duodenum distal to the pylorus for approximately 3-4 cm (Fig. 59.3). Attention is then directed to the inframesocolic compartment. The ligament of Treitz is mobilized and the tissues to the right of the inferior mesenteric vein are incised, thereby communicating the inframesocolic dissection with the previously performed Kocher maneuver. The bowel is transilluminated approximately 20 cm beyond the ligament of Treitz and a mesenteric window is created. The proximal jejunum is stapled and transected. Mesenteric branches to the proximal jejunum are divided up to the fourth portion of the duodenum and uncinate process. The mobilized proximal jejunum is then passed beneath the SMA back into the supramesocolic compartment (Fig. 59.4).



Figure 59.1 (a) The superior mesenteric vein is identified beneath the neck of the pancreas and the gastrocolic venous trunk is divided. (b) A plane is gently developed between the neck of the pancreas anteriorly and the superior mesenteric vein/portal vein posteriorly using a blunt dissector. *Source:* By permission of Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. All rights reserved.



Figure 59.2 (a) The right gastric artery is divided. (b) The common hepatic artery is identified and the gastroduodenal artery is divided; arterial pulsation posterior to the bile duct may represent a replaced or accessory right hepatic artery. (c) The portal vein is identified underneath the common hepatic artery at the superior border of the pancreas. (d) A retropancreatic tunnel is created at the neck of the pancreas from the superior mesenteric vein to portal vein and isolated with umbilical tape. *Source:* By permission of Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. All rights reserved.



Figure 59.3 (a) The right gastroepiploic artery and vein are divided. (b) Retroduodenal arteries are divided to mobilize the duodenum approximately 3 cm from the pylorus. *Source:* By permission of Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. All rights reserved.



Figure 59.4 (a) The ligament of Treitz is mobilized in the infracolic compartment with care taken to avoid injury to the inferior mesenteric vein (IMV). (b) The jejunum is divided approximately 20 cm from the ligament of Treitz. (c) The bowel is transected with a GIA stapler. (d) Mesenteric vessels are divided with either silk ties or an energy device until the uncinate process is visible. *Source:* By permission of Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. All rights reserved.

The duodenum is then transected approximately 3 cm beyond the pylorus. In preparation for division of the pancreas, hemostatic sutures are placed at the inferior and superior borders of the pancreas. The pancreas is divided with a scalpel to the left of the portomesenteric vein; this allows for centering of the pancreatic duct as it courses quite posteriorly more proximally. A bulldog clamp is placed on the common hepatic duct to minimize bile spillage and the bile duct is transected sharply. The uncinate process is then dissected off the surrounding mesenteric vessels. Vein retractors are placed and the portomesenteric confluence retracted to the patient's left. Venous tributaries are divided, which allows access to the anterior aspect of the SMA. Occasionally, the first jejunal vein will need to be ligated and divided if it courses to the right of the SMA to facilitate peri-adventitial dissection. Dissection is carried posteriorly on the right side of the SMA and pancreatoduodenal tributaries are controlled and divided. Posterolaterally, the inferior pancreatoduodenal artery will arise from the SMA and should be ligated and divided. The specimen is now removed from the operative field (Fig. 59.5).

Reconstruction is undertaken (Fig. 59.6). An opening is made in the mesocolon to the right of the middle colic vessels. The jejunum is passed through this opening. A two-layered, interrupted, duct-to-mucosa end-to-side pancreaticojejunostomy is fashioned over a temporarily placed silastic stent. We prefer using 4-0 silk for our



Figure 59.5 (a) The common hepatic duct is divided sharply and a bulldog clamp placed to minimize bile spillage. The neck of the pancreas is divided sharply with electrocautery. (b) Venous tributaries from the portal vein are divided to free the portal vein. (c) The first jejunal branch is divided. (d) Periadventitial dissection of the superior mesenteric artery is performed. An energy device may be utilized; however, the inferior pancreaticoduodenal artery should be ligated and divided with silk ties. *Source:* By permission of Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. All rights reserved.

outer layer and 6-0 Vicryl suture for the inner layer. Approximately 8-10 cm distal to the pancreaticojejunostomy, an end-to-side hepaticojejunostomy is fashioned with technique dependent upon bile duct size. We prefer a running biliary enteric anastomosis in a single layer with two 5-0 polydiaxone sutures (PDS), one placed anteriorly and the other posteriorly to prevent pursestringing of the anastomosis. Patients with small, thinwalled bile ducts are reconstructed with interrupted 6-0 PDS. The traversing jejunal limb is secured to the mesocolon with interrupted 3-0 silk. Distal to this biliary enteric anastomosis (by approximately 20-30 cm), an antecolic, end-to-side, two-layer duodenojejunostomy is constructed. The outer layer is formed with interrupted 3-0 silk sutures and the inner layer is formed with a running 3-0 Vicryl suture. Mesenteric defects are closed and hemostasis is attained. A closed suction drain is placed in the peritoneal cavity in Morison's pouch and the tip just beyond the underlying pancreaticojejunostomy. Closure is performed in layers in the usual fashion.

Perioperative Outcomes

Our institutional experience at Mayo Clinic was recently reviewed to include 166 patients undergoing pancreatoduodenectomy for treatment of chronic pancreatitis

from 1976 to 2013 (Tables 59.3 and 59.4). This was a longitudinal follow-up study to determine long-term outcomes following pancreatoduodenectomy and differences in practice with respect to chronic pancreatitis management [1]. This study suggested that alcohol was the most common underlying etiology (51%), while the most common clinical manifestation was abdominal pain (88%). Uncertainty or suspicion of malignancy prior to surgery was identified in 48% of patients. A low operative mortality (1.8%) was observed with no operative mortality reported since 1997. Rates of delayed gastric emptying (11%), postoperative pancreatic fistula (8%), and postpancreatectomy hemorrhage (5%) were low. Median length of hospital stay was 12 days. Trends in management of chronic pancreatitis were also evaluated and increasing nonsurgical management options such as endoscopic stenting as well as celiac plexus neurolysis increased over time (P < 0.001). This resulted in a doubling of time from presentation of chronic pancreatitis to surgery from 1 year to 2 years (P = 0.017).

Long-Term Results

Long-term results following pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis were assessed with a short form (SF-12) questionnaire administered to all patients still



Figure 59.6 (a) Duct-to-mucosa pancreaticojejunostomy is fashioned. (b) Silastic catheter is used as a temporary stent while completing the inner layer. (c) Completed two-layer pancreaticojejunostomy. (d) End-to-side hepaticojejunostomy with anterior and posterior suture layers. (e) End-to-side duodenojejunostomy is fashioned in two layers. (f) Drain placement by anastomoses with tip beyond the pancreaticojejunostomy posteriorly. *Source:* By permission of Mayo Foundation for Medical Education and Research. All rights reserved.

alive and eligible for study. Results from the SF-12 survey demonstrated that the mean physical component score (PCS) was 43.8 ± 11.8 and mental component score (MCS) was 54.4 ± 7.9 . Patients were significantly lower on the PCS (P < 0.001) and significantly better on the MCS (P = 0.001) than the general US population. Mean pain score out of 10 was significantly lower after surgery at 1.6 ± 2.6 than before surgery at 7.9 ± 3.5 (P < 0.001). In

long-term follow-up, no pain medication was required in 66% of the cohort. With respect to long-term pancreatic function, new onset of diabetes since the time of surgery was present in 28% of patients and pancreatic enzyme supplementation was utilized by 43% of patients, with 15% of patients reporting frequent diarrhea (Table 59.5).

Long-term survival was also examined (Fig. 59.7). Compared to an age-matched US population, inferior

All patients 1976-1997 1998-2013 Intervention N = 166N = 105N = 61P-value 4 (2%) 0.58 Previous pancreatic surgery 2(2%)2(3%)< 0.001 Previous stenting 51 (31%) 10 (10%) 41 (67%) Previous biliary surgery 43 (26%) 37 (35%) 6 (10%) < 0.001 Previous gastric surgery 21 (13%) 9 (9%) 12 (20%) 0.038 14 (8%) 9 (15%) 0.026 Previous celiac plexus block 5 (5%) Time from presentation to surgery (years) 1.56 1.13 2.09 0.017

Table 59.3 Trends in treatments prior to pancreatoduodenectomy from 1976 to 1997 versus 1998–2013.

Table 59.4 Trends in postoperative complications from 1976 to 1997 and 1998–2013.

Morbidity	All <i>N</i> = 166	1976–1997 <i>N</i> = 105	1998–2013 <i>N</i> = 61	<i>P</i> -value
Mortality (30-day)	3 (2%)	3 (3%)	0 (0%)	0.18
Delayed gastric emptying	19 (11%)	11 (10%)	8 (13%)	0.61
Postoperative pancreatic fistula	13 (8%)	5 (5%)	8 (13%)	0.051
Postpancreatectomy hemorrhage	8 (5%)	1 (1%)	7 (11%)	0.002
Reoperation (30-day)	10 (6%)	6 (6%)	4 (7%)	0.83
Length of stay (median, range)	12 (4-82)	14 (6-82)	11 (4–70)	< 0.001
Intensive care unit days (median, range)	0 (0–15)	1 (0–15)	0 (0–11)	< 0.001

survival was noted in patients undergoing pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis. This observation is consistent with other studies and we speculate this phenomenon is due to the underlying chronic pancreatitis as well as comorbidities inherent in this population [21,25]. This is underscored by the large proportion of alcoholic pancreatitis observed and the deaths secondary to causes such as alcoholic cirrhosis seen in the follow-up period. Previous epidemiologic studies in patients with chronic pancreatitis have demonstrated frequent alcohol abuse and cigarette smoking with related deaths due to liver cirrhosis, cardiovascular disease, and malignancies of the mouth, esophagus, and lungs [25]. It should be noted, however, that survival curves become parallel between chronic pancreatitis patients and matched general population subjects beyond 10 years of follow-up. Thus, survival beyond 10 years in patients with chronic pancreatitis who undergo pancreatoduodenectomy approaches that of age-matched general population controls.

Distal Pancreatectomy

Distal pancreatectomy is rarely indicated in patients with chronic pancreatitis. That said, patients experiencing intractable pain following acute necrotizing pancreatitis with associated "disconnected duct syndrome" secondary to critical stenoses or complete obliteration of the pancreatic duct may be candidates for distal pancreatectomy. In such patients, the pancreas to the right of the ductal stenosis may be uninvolved and distal resection may afford complete relief of symptoms. As with proximal pancreatectomies for chronic pancreatitis, these operations may be complicated by chronic inflammation with resultant fibrosis. Collateral damage to surrounding organs, such as the posterior wall of the stomach, left transverse colon, fourth portion of duodenum, left kidney, and adrenal gland, may occur during dissection away from these structures. With a similar operative incision, set-up, and exposure to proximal pancreatectomy, we begin our operation by dissecting the omentum from the colonic splenic flexure to enter the lesser sac. The omentum is divided at the transverse colon. Short gastric vessels are then serially divided up to the level of the gastroesophageal junction in order to mobilize the stomach. The splenocolic and splenorenal ligaments are divided. A plane is developed between the spleen and tail of the pancreas anteriorly and the left kidney and adrenal gland posteriorly. Dissection is then carried out medially where the splenic artery and vein are divided. The pancreas is then transected at the level of the disconnection. The stump is oversewn if there is

476 Chapter 59

Table 59.5 Long-term results (15 years) following pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis.

Outcome	Result (<i>N</i> = 54)	<i>P</i> -value
SF-12 score		
Physical (PCS)	43.8 ± 11.8	< 0.001*
Mental (MCS)	54.3±7.9	<0.001*
Pain (scale 1–10) ^a		0.00444
Before	7.9 ± 3.5	< 0.001***
Alter	1.0 ± 2.0	
Pain medication	25 (659)	
None Non nerectie	35 (65%)	
Non-narcouc	9 (17%)	
Regular narcotic	7 (13%)	
	7 (1370)	
Indocrine insufficiency	17 (21%)	
Oral hypoglycomics	$\frac{17}{3170}$	
Diat controlled	2(4%)	
New-onset diabetes	15 (28%)	
	10 (2070)	
Dencroatic onzumos	22 (42%)	
Frequent diarrhea	23 (43%) 8 (15%)	
	0 (15/0)	
Weight	21 (20%)	
Degreesed	21 (39%)	
Same	20 (37%)	
	20 (3770)	
Alcohol consumption	24 (62%)	
Occasional	34 (03%) 16 (30%)	
Frequent	4 (7%)	
	I (770)	
No.	10 (10%)	
NO Vor	10 (19%) 21 (57%)	
Not applicable	13 (24%)	
	10 (21/0)	
L'approprie	F (0%)	
Open standard	5 (9%) 17 (31%)	
Open pylorus-preserving	32 (60%)	
Reoperation related to paperestoduodenectomy	3 (6%)	
Deadmission	3(0/0)	
Keadmission	16 (24%)	

^a Mean pain score \pm standard deviation on scale 1–10.

SF-12, 12-item short form health survey; PCS, mean physical component score on SF-12; MCS, mean

mental component score on SF-12

* Significantly different compared to general population.

** Significantly different preoperatively compared to postoperatively.

incomplete disconnection, as shown by preoperative ERCP; if complete, the stump is not disturbed.

Total Pancreatectomy

Total pancreatectomy with islet cell autotransplantation may be indicated in patients with intractable pain due to hereditary or idiopathic pancreatitis [26–28]. However, we would not recommend prophylactic total pancreatectomy in patients with hereditary pancreatitis in the absence of intractable pain. The operative exposure for total pancreatectomy is also similar to that of pancreatoduodenectomy. Spleen preservation may be attempted, but like distal pancreatectomy, may be difficult due to the degree of peripancreatic inflammation and fibrosis. Some technical points will be highlighted in this procedure that combines key steps of proximal and distal pancreatectomy. For total pancreatectomy with islet cell autotransplantation, preserving blood supply to the pancreas until





terminal stages is advised by mobilizing the entire pancreas before taking its vascular supply. Venous drainage of the stomach deserves special mention, particularly in cases of total pancreatectomy with splenectomy. With the splenic vein, short gastric veins, right gastric and gastroepiploic veins taken during a total pancreatectomy with

References

- 1 Croome KP, Tee M, Nagorney DM et al. Pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis results of a pain relief and quality of life survey 15 years following operation. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(12):2146–2153.
- **2** Conwell DL, Lee LS, Yadav D et al. American Pancreatic Association practice guidelines in chronic pancreatitis: evidence-based report on diagnostic guidelines. Pancreas 2014;43(8):1143–1162.
- **3** Issa Y, Bruno MJ, Bakker OJ et al. Treatment options for chronic pancreatitis. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;11(9):556–564.
- 4 Mantke R, Lippert H, Buchler MW, Sarr M, eds. International Practices in Pancreatic Surgery. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer-Verlag, 2013.
- 5 Farma JM, Hoffman JP. Nonneoplastic celiac axis occlusion in patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy. Am J Surg 2007;193(3):341– 344; discussion 4.
- 6 Kurosaki I, Hatakeyama K, Nihei KE, Oyamatsu M. Celiac axis stenosis in pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2004;11(2):119–124.
- **7** Brody F, Richards NG. Median arcuate ligament release. J Am Coll Surg 2014;219(4):e45–50.
- 8 Columbo JA, Trus T, Nolan B et al. Contemporary management of median arcuate ligament syndrome provides early symptom improvement. J Vasc Surg 2015;62(1):151–156.

splenectomy, venous drainage of the stomach is dependent upon the left gastric (coronary) vein. To prevent venous congestion of the stomach, preservation of the left gastric vein is important. Should venous congestion of the stomach occur despite these preventative efforts, distal gastrectomy may be considered.

- **9** Adam U, Makowiec F, Riediger H et al. Pancreatic head resection for chronic pancreatitis in patients with extrahepatic generalized portal hypertension. Surgery 2004;135(4):411–418.
- 10 Izbicki JR, Yekebas EF, Strate T et al. Extrahepatic portal hypertension in chronic pancreatitis: an old problem revisited. Ann Surg 2002;236(1):82–89.
- 11 Ramesh H, Jacob G, Venugopal A, Lekha V, Jacob M. Surgical management of chronic pancreatitis with portal hypertension—a 19-year experience. Surgery 2008;143(2):252–258.
- 12 Beger HG, Schlosser W, Siech M, Poch B. The surgical management of chronic pancreatitis: duodenumpreserving pancreatectomy. Adv Surg 1999;32:87–104.
- 13 Lambert MA, Linehan IP, Russell RC. Duodenumpreserving total pancreatectomy for end stage chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1987;74(1):35–39.
- 14 Zheng Z, Xiang G, Tan C, et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy versus duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection for the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2012;41(1):147–152.
- 15 Ceyhan GO, Bergmann F, Kadihasanoglu M et al. Pancreatic neuropathy and neuropathic pain—a comprehensive pathomorphological study of 546 cases. Gastroenterology 2009;136(1):177–86;e1.
- 16 Blumgart L, Jarnagin W, Belghiti J et al., eds. Blumgart's Surgery of the Liver, Biliary Tract, and Pancreas, 5th edn. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier Saunders, 2012.

- 17 Stapleton GN, Williamson RC. Proximal pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 1996;83(10):1433–1440.
- 18 Martin RF, Rossi RL, Leslie KA. Long-term results of pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis. Arch Surg 1996;131(3):247–252.
- 19 Rumstadt B, Forssmann K, Singer MV, Trede M. The Whipple partial duodenopancreatectomy for the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 1997;44(18):1554–1559.
- 20 Traverso LW, Kozarek RA. Pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis: anatomic selection criteria and subsequent long-term outcome analysis. Ann Surg 1997;226(4):429–435; discussion 35–38.
- 21 Sakorafas GH, Farnell MB, Nagorney DM, Sarr MG, Rowland CM. Pancreatoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis: long-term results in 105 patients. Arch Surg 2000;135(5):517–523; discussion 23–24.
- 22 Jimenez RE, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Chang Y, Warshaw AL. Outcome of pancreaticoduodenectomy with pylorus preservation or with antrectomy in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2000;231(3):293–300.

- 23 Schnelldorfer T, Lewin DN, Adams DB. Operative management of chronic pancreatitis: longterm results in 372 patients. J Am Coll Surg 2007;204(5):1039–1045; discussion 45–47.
- 24 Buchler MW, Warshaw AL. Resection versus drainage in treatment of chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2008;134(5):1605–1607.
- 25 Cavallini G, Frulloni L, Pederzoli P et al. Long-term follow-up of patients with chronic pancreatitis in Italy. Scand J Gastroenterol 1998;33(8):880–889.
- 26 Bellin MD, Gelrud A, Arreaza-Rubin G et al. Total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation: summary of an NIDDK workshop. Ann Surg 2015;261(1):21–29.
- 27 Blondet JJ, Carlson AM, Kobayashi T et al. The role of total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation for chronic pancreatitis. Surg Clin North Am 2007;87(6):1477–1501, x.
- 28 Bramis K, Gordon-Weeks AN, Friend PJ et al. Systematic review of total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation for chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2012;99(6):761–766.

Laparoscopic Surgery

Vernissia Tam¹, Melissa E. Hogg², and Amer Zureikat²

¹ Department of General Surgery, University of Pittsburgh Medical Center, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

² Department of Surgery, Division of Surgical Oncology, University of Pittsburgh Medical Center, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Introduction

The introduction of laparoscopy into abdominal surgical practice has revolutionized the approach to complex surgical conditions. The first laparoscopic procedure for chronic pancreatitis was reported in 1994 by Gagner and Pomp who successfully performed a pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy on a 30-year-old woman [1]. In 1996, Cuschieri et al. described a series of five laparoscopic distal pancreatectomies (LDP) with splenectomy in patients with chronic pancreatitis, with good perioperative outcomes [2]. Due to concerns of excessive morbidity, the expansion of laparoscopic pancreatic surgery was initially met with resistance. However, over the past 10 years this approach has slowly been integrated into the repertoire of high-volume centers, with rates of mortality and morbidity equivalent to those of open procedures [3]. In addition, with the advent of robotic assistance, surgeons can now benefit from binocular three-dimensional vision, scaling, stabilization of tremor, reduced operator fatigue and improved ergonomics from the console-surgeon interface.

As the majority of surgical interventions for chronic pancreatitis are typically performed through an open approach, data on outcomes following minimally invasive procedures are scarce. Although there are many reports on laparoscopic versus open pancreas surgery in general, these data tend to combine both benign and malignant indications. Since only a few studies have focused solely on benign indications, it may be reasonable to infer that outcomes of larger laparoscopic and/or robotic series can be used to provide insight into the applicability of minimally invasive approaches to chronic pancreatitis. This chapter, therefore, will summarize the limited available data on the safety, feasibility, and efficacy of laparoscopic procedures for chronic pancreatitis, but also draw on the larger available existing reports of minimally invasive pancreatic surgery performed for other indications.

Broadly, surgical strategies for chronic pancreatitis can be categorized into resection type procedures, drainage type procedures, and combination type procedures involving resection and drainage (Table 60.1). In addition, laparoscopic surgery can be broadly defined as pure or robotic assisted.

Resection Procedures

Total Pancreatectomy with Islet Autotransplantation

Total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation (TPIAT) is a rare procedure that is performed in only a few specialized centers across the United States, with mortality and morbidity up to 16% and 70%, respectively [5]. As expected, the majority of such procedures are completed through an open approach, with laparoscopic or robotic-assisted approaches infrequently reported (Fig. 60.1). A single-center retrospective review of six patients with chronic pancreatitis who underwent fully robotic-assisted TPIAT reported a mean operative time of 712 minutes and mean estimated blood loss (EBL) of 630 mL and no mortality [4]. At 1 month follow-up, all five patients who initially presented with intractable chronic pain syndrome were in the process of weaning off narcotics.

The largest reported case series of robotic-assisted laparoscopic total pancreatectomy includes 10 patients with both benign and malignant pathology [5]. One of three

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 60.1 Clinical outcomes following laparoscopic treatment for chronic pancreatitis.

Author	Study design Indication	Pts	Approach	Operating room time (min)	Open conversion	EBL (mL)	Complications	Mortality	LOS	Follow-up	Outcome
Resection											
Total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation (TPIAT)											
Galvani et al., 2014 [4]	Retrospective CP	6	Robotic (1 with AIT)	712	0	630	2 (33%)	0	12.6	1 mo	All 5 patients weaning narcotics; 2 required splenectomy
Zureikat et al., 2015 [5]	Retrospective 3/10 CP	10	Robotic	560	1 (10%)	650	2 (20%) ^a	0	10	NR	1 (10%) reoperation
Pancreaticoduode	nectomy (PD–Whippl	e)									
Zureikat et al. (2013) [6]	Retrospective 8% Benign	132	Robotic	527	11 (8%)	~250	28 (22%) ^a	1.5%	10	NR	3% reoperation; 28% readmission
Boggi et al., 2015 [7]	Systematic review 17.% Benign	746	52% PL 16% LA 31% robot 1% hand	464	64 (9.1%)	321	41%	1.9%	13.6	NR	NR
Distal pancreatect	omy (DP)										
Cuschieri et al., 1996 [2]	Retrospective CP	5	Lap	240-360	0	400	1 (20%)	0	6	3–22 mo	Substantial pain relief in all, complete in 2 patients
Fernandez-Cruz et al., 2002 [8]	Retrospective CP	5 41	Lap Open	240	NR	450	1 (20%) 20 (48%)	0	4.5 12	13 mo 5 years	100% lap patients pain free 80% open patients pain free
Venkat et al., 2012 [9]	Meta-analysis Benign + malignant	780 1034	Lap Open	MD 10.2	NR	MD 355*	OR 0.73*	OR 0.63	MD 4.1*	NR	2.1% reoperation in lap, 12.6% readmission
Drainage											
Lateral pancreatic	ojejunostomy (LPJ–Pu	estow)									
Khaled et al., 2011 [10]	Systematic review CP	37	Lap	218	5 (13.5%)	NR	5 (13.5%)	0%	5.5	5–84 mo	89% pain free; 2.7% reoperation rate
Meehan et al., 2011 [11]	Case report CP	1	Robot	390	0	NR	NR	0	8	2 yrs	Pain free
Khaled et al., 2014 [12]	Retrospective CP	5	Lap	278	0	150	1 (25%)	0	5	14 mo	4/5 (80%) patients pain free
Cyst gastrostomy	Cyst gastrostomy (CG)										
Khaled et al., 2014 [13]	Retrospective Sterile pseudocyst	30 10	Lap Open	62 95	0	NR	3 (10%)* 6 (60%)	0 1 (10%)	6.2* 11	13 mo 18 mo	97% resolution in lap 100% resolution in open
Worhunsky et al., 2014 [14]	Retrospective 2/3 sterile necrosis	21	Lap	170	0	50	12 (57%)	1 (5%)	5	11mo	10% reintervention 6% long term complications

Khreiss et al., 2015 [15]	Retrospective Sterile necrosis	20	14 Robot 6 Lap	167	0	30	4 (20%)	0 (0%)	7	NR	15% reintervention 0.42 months to resolution
Video-assisted ret	troperitoneal debridemen	nt (VA	ARD)								
Horvath et al., 2010 [16]	Prospective	9 25 6	Perc VARD Open	135	10 (40%)	NR	0 9 (36%) 3 (50%)	1 (11%) 0 0	48 64 54	6 mo 6 mo 6 mo	11% pancreatic fistula 20% pancreatic fistula 33% pancreatic fistula
García-Ureña et al., 2013 [17]	Retrospective Necrotizing pancreatitis (1 CP)	7	Lap	63	0	NR	4 (57%)	0 (%)	50	NR	2 (29%) requiring second VARD
Combination											
Frey procedure											
Cooper et al., 2014 [18]	Case report CP	1	Lap	NR	0	NR	0	0	6	NR	No narcotics on discharge
Tan et al., 2015 [19]	Case series CP	9 37	Lap Open	323 NR	2 (22%) -	57 293	1 (14%) 4 (11%)	0 0	7 NR	3 mo NR	100% lap patients had decreased VAS pain score
Beger procedure											
Khaled et al., 2014 [12]	Case report CP	1	Lap	285	0	NR	0	0	5	16	Mild pain; 1/3 of preop opioid dose

 Opioid dose

 CP, chronic pancreatitis; AIT, auto-islet transplantation; Lap, conventional laparoscopy; robot, robotic approach; Pts, number of patients; LOS, length of stay, median days; NR, not reported; VAS, visual analog scale; PL, pure laparoscopy; LA, laparoscopic-assist; MD, mean difference; OR, odds ratio.

 a Clavien–Dindo grades 3 or 4.

 * P < 0.05.</td>

Chapter 60 482



Figure 60.1 Robotic-assisted total pancreatectomy with auto-islet transplantation. (a) Pancreatic neck is freed from the superior mesenteric vein (SMV), splenic vein (SV), and portal vein (PV). (b) Resection of entire pancreas from the retroperitoneum. (c) Creation of hepaticojejunostomy over a stent. (d) Angiocatheter introduced through the SV stump for islet cell infusion.

patients with chronic pancreatitis underwent AIT; seven patients had concomitant splenectomy while two were spleen-preserving. Median operative time was 560 minutes and median EBL was 650 mL. There was no 90-day mortality, and two Clavien-Dingo grade III complications were reported in two patients, including pleural effusion and fascial dehiscence. The median length of stay (LOS) was 10 days. These results are comparable to a recently published series of 12 TPIAT through an open approach [20].

Pancreaticoduodenectomy (Whipple)

The last 10 years have witnessed an increasing number of single-institution reports of minimally invasive pancreaticoduodenectomy, but the efficacy of either laparoscopic or robotic pancreaticoduodenectomy for chronic pancreatitis still requires larger series and a more robust assessment of outcomes. It can be inferred from these studies that include benign and malignant indications that the minimally invasive pancreaticoduodenectomy is a safe and feasible procedure for select cases at high-volume centers. A recent systematic review, for example, comparing laparoscopic and open pancreaticoduodenectomy (17.5% for benign disease) found similar rates of postoperative morbidity [7]. The study included 25 articles encompassing 746 cases of laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomies: 386 (52%) were pure laparoscopy, 121 (16%) with laparoscopic assistance, 231 (31%) with robotic assistance, and 5 (1%) with hand assistance. Overall, open conversion was necessary in 9.1% of all cases. Mean operative time was 464 minutes and EBL 321 mL. The morbidity rate was 41%, including 22% patients developing pancreatic fistula, and mortality 1.9%. Mean LOS was 13.6 days. Pure laparoscopy was associated with shorter operative times, less blood loss, and lower rates of pancreatic fistula. Laparoscopic assistance had shorter operative times than robotic assistance, but higher rates of blood loss and pancreatic fistulas. The largest available single-institution review of robotic pancreaticoduodenectomy (132 cases) performed for various indications reported outcomes comparable to open historic controls [6].

Distal Pancreatectomy

Similar to pancreatic head resections, the majority of studies comparing laparoscopic with open distal pancreatectomy do not stratify between benign and malignant indications. Specifically, data on minimally invasive

distal pancreatectomy for chronic pancreatitis are lacking and limited to a handful of small series such as that by Fernandez-Cruz et al., who reported a series of five chronic pancreatitis patients who underwent LDP with spleen preservation, compared to 41 open pancreaticoduodenectomies with or without splenectomy [8]. This early study suggested that LDP for chronic pancreatitis was feasible with acceptable outcomes.

LDP appears to be a safe and feasible approach for the treatment of left-sided pancreatic pathology. A systematic review of 18 studies by Venkat et al. (1814 patients) comparing laparoscopic (43%) and open (57%) distal pancreatectomies for all indications found that the laparoscopic technique was associated with decreased intraoperative blood loss by 355 mL, surgical site infections (3% vs. 8%), postoperative complications (34% vs. 44%), and decreased length of hospital stay by 4 days [9], with no differences in operative time, postoperative pancreatic fistula, or mortality. In addition, two single-institution retrospective series also suggest the robotic approach to distal pancreatectomy may have lower rates of open conversion, and higher rates of splenic preservation compared to conventional laparoscopy [21,22]; this latter benefit, however, may not be translatable in the setting of adhesive chronic pancreatitis.

Drainage Procedures

Lateral Pancreaticojejunostomy (Puestow)

The conventional open lateral pancreaticojejunostomy (LPJ) can be associated with high morbidity rates of up to 25% and a morality <5% [10]. Limited case reports of laparoscopic LPJ have shown it to be feasible, safe, and effective [10,12]. In 2014, Khaled et al. described five laparoscopic LPJ for chronic pancreatitis with a median operative time of 278 minutes and EBL of 150 mL with no mortality and 5 day LOS. At a follow-up of 14 months, four out of the five patients were pain free [12]. These results are comparable to a recent literature review of 37 laparoscopic LPJs that reports a mean operative time of 218 minutes, 0% mortality, and mean 5.5 day LOS. There was a 13.5% rate of open conversion and 13.5% complication rate. Importantly, at variable rates of follow-up between 5 and 84 months, 89% of patients were pain free [10].

A single-case report of a robotic-assisted LPJ in a 14year-old child with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis was recently reported. Reported operative time and EBL were 390 minutes 8 days, and the patient remained asymptomatic and pain free at 2 years postoperatively [11].

Cyst Gastrostomy

Complications of pancreatitis such as pseudocyst, walled-off necrosis (WON), and infected WON are

increasingly being managed by minimally invasive techniques. Although WON have been traditionally treated with open cyst gastrostomy (or cyst jejunostomy if the WON is not retrogastric in location) and necrosectomy, the associated operative morbidity of this approach has spawned the application of endoscopic and minimally invasive surgical alternatives (Fig. 60.2) [13,15].

Deciding between an endoscopic versus minimally invasive approach to cyst gastrostomy and necrosectomy should take several factors into consideration. Endoscopic and laparoscopic cyst gastrostomy have been shown to have comparable mortality and morbidity, but the reintervention rate is usually higher using the endoscopic route [15]. Khreiss et al. compared 20 patients with sterile WON undergoing minimally invasive surgical drainage with 20 patients undergoing endoscopic drainage. In the laparoscopic group, the median operating room time was 167 minutes with 30 mL EBL. There were no open conversions, reoperations, or periprocedural mortality, and both groups had equal complication rates (20%). However 45% of the endoscopic patients required a reintervention for residual WON, compared to 15% in the minimally invasive surgical group. Despite a shorter LOS in the endoscopic group (2 days vs. 7 days), surgical patients had a faster time to resolution (mean 0.42 months vs. 3.6 months). The authors concluded that minimally invasive cystgastrostomy and debridement for WON can be advantageous, especially if a concomitant cholecystectomy is needed at the time of the WON drainage. A similar retrospective review of 21 patients with pancreatic necrosis (14/21 with sterile necrosis) by Worhunsky et al. reported that 19 of 21 patients (90%) were successfully debrided in a single operation without requiring additional interventions [14].

Video-Assisted Laparoscopic Retroperitoneal Debridement

Video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement (VARD) is a minimally invasive technique that allows debridement of WON via a retroperitoneal route. The presence of a retroperitoneal drain—especially on the left side—is a requirement for a VARD procedure, since it provides a direct unimpeded route to the necrosum, thereby avoiding associated peritoneal inflammation and adhesions. Briefly, the procedure entails placing a laparoscopic port into the retroperitoneal cavity with the guidance of a percutaneous drain. Irrigation, suction, and direct debridement are gently conducted under direct visualization. A large sump drain is left in the cavity at the conclusion of the operation. Postoperatively, scheduled lavage using normal saline or dilute hydrogen peroxide is repeated until the effluent is clear.

Horvath et al. analyzed 40 patients with pancreatic necrosis across six tertiary care centers; 9 of whom were treated with drains alone, 25 with VARD, and 6 with **484** *Chapter 60*



Figure 60.2 Robotic-assisted laparoscopic cyst gastrostomy. (a) Anterior cyst gastrostomy. (b) Posterior cyst gastrostomy. (c) Pancreatic debridement. (d) Gastrostomy closure.

planned open surgery [16]. Patients already treated with a percutaneous drain were enrolled, and received an additional retroperitoneal drain (within 48 hours of enrollment) that was upsized every 3-4 days until a 20F catheter was reached. Patients underwent a computed tomography (CT) scan on postdrain day 10-14; those exhibiting >75% reductions in collection size were treated with drains alone. Out of 25 patients requiring VARD, 10 (40%) required an open conversion and 19% required a second VARD. The most common cause of open conversion was a centromedial collection with extension into the mesenteric root that was not accessible from the flank. The mean operative time was 135 minutes. There were 4 (16%) primary VARDrelated complications including bleeding and enteric fistula, and 9 secondary complications (pneumonia, deep vein thrombosis, respiratory failure, bacteremia, pseudocyst, pancreatic fistula). The median LOS was 64 days, and there were no 30-day mortalities, though there was 1 death (4%) between 3–6 months following discharge.

Overall, low reported rates of morbidity and mortality for VARD compare favorably to open necrosectomy. As 23% of 40 patients in the Horvath study were successfully treated with percutaneous drainage alone, and in accordance with the "step-up approach" [23], it is reasonable to begin with percutaneous or endoscopic drainage. Of note, 75% size reduction of the necrotic collection at 10–14 days on CT scan in the Horvath study predicted success of percutaneous drains alone with 100% accuracy. If patients fail to progress clinically, treatment may be escalated to additional drains, or a VARD.

Combination Procedures (Resection and Drainage)

Frey Procedure

The surgical tenets of the laparoscopic Frey procedure are closely modeled after the open technique, as depicted in Fig. 60.3. However, data from Europe and the United States on outcomes following laparoscopic Frey procedure for chronic pancreatitis are limited to case reports [18].



Figure 60.3 Robotic-assisted Frey procedure. (a) Opening of pancreatic duct. (b) Removal of pancreatic duct stones. (c) Enucleation of pancreatic head. (d) Lateral pancreaticojejunostomy.

A single-institution experience in China described 9 laparoscopic and 37 open Frey procedures for chronic pancreatitis [19]. In 2 (22%) laparoscopic cases, open conversion was necessary due to inability to locate the pancreatic duct. In the 7 laparoscopic completions, mean operating room time was 323 minutes with 57 mL of blood loss. There was 1 postoperative complication of postpancreatectomy hemorrhage, with no mortality. Average LOS was 7 days. At 3-month follow-up, all seven patients had significantly decreased visual analog scale (VAS) scores for pain. Outcomes were comparable to the open cohort. The authors recommended a minimum pancreatic duct width of >8 mm for successful laparoscopic intervention.

Beger Procedure

Available data on the laparoscopic Beger procedure is scarce. A case report of a laparoscopic Beger procedure with "Berne modification" in a patient with an inflammatory head mass causing an intrapancreatic common bile duct stricture documented [12] an operative time of 285 minutes. The patient was discharged after 5 days without complications and at 16-month follow-up reported mild pain, controlled with one-third of the preoperative oral opioid dose.

Patient Selection

Laparoscopic pancreatic resection, drainage, or combination procedures offer the advantages of minimally invasive surgery to appropriately selected patients. For example, young adults with hereditary pancreatitis may benefit from less pain and psychological trauma that is associated with a laparotomy scar. The specific procedure of choice will depend on patient factors, as well as anatomic considerations such as the presence of a pancreatic head mass, peripancreatic fluid collection, dilated pancreatic duct, etc. Patient-related factors including age, comorbidities, body habitus, ability to tolerate pneumoperitoneum, prior pancreatic interventions, and abdominal surgeries are also important to consider when deciding on minimally invasive approaches to chronic pancreatitis. Importantly, given the infrequent indication for surgical interventions in chronic pancreatitis, minimally invasive pancreatic operations for chronic pancreatitis are best delivered at high-volume tertiary centers, by experienced pancreatic surgeons, in the context of multidisciplinary assessment. The operative approach to such patients (open, laparoscopic or robotic assisted) must be dictated by surgeon experience and comfort level.

Conclusion

Although limited by small retrospective studies and case reports, laparoscopic approaches for chronic pancreatitis are safe and feasible in highly specialized centers.

References

- 1 Gagner M, Pomp A. Laparoscopic pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy. Surg Endosc 1994;8(5):408–410.
- 2 Cuschieri A, Jakimowicz JJ, van Spreeuwel J. Laparoscopic distal 70% pancreatectomy and splenectomy for chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1996;223(3):280–285.
- 3 Sharpe SM, Talamonti MS, Wang CE et al. Early national experience with laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma: a comparison of laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy and open pancreaticoduodenectomy from the National Cancer Data Base. J Am Coll Surg 2015;221(1):175–184.
- 4 Galvani CA, Rodriguez Rilo H, Samame J, Porubsky M, Rana A, Gruessner RW. Fully robotic-assisted technique for total pancreatectomy with an autologous islet transplant in chronic pancreatitis patients: results of a first series. J Am Coll Surg 2014;218(3):e73–78.
- **5** Zureikat AH, Nguyen T, Boone BA et al. Robotic total pancreatectomy with or without autologous islet cell transplantation: replication of an open technique through a minimal access approach. Surg Endosc 2015;29(1):176–183.
- **6** Zureikat AH, Moser AJ, Boone BA, Bartlett DL, Zenati M, Zeh HJ, III. 250 robotic pancreatic resections: safety and feasibility. Ann Surg 2013;258(4):554–559; discussion 9–62.
- **7** Boggi U, Amorese G, Vistoli F et al. Laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy: a systematic literature review. Surg Endosc 2015;29(1):9–23.
- 8 Fernandez-Cruz L, Saenz A, Astudillo E, Pantoja JP, Uzcategui E, Navarro S. Laparoscopic pancreatic surgery in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Surg Endosc 2002;16(6):996–1003.
- **9** Venkat R, Edil BH, Schulick RD, Lidor AO, Makary MA, Wolfgang CL. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy is associated with significantly less overall morbidity compared to the open technique: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2012;255(6):1048–1059.
- 10 Khaled YS, Ammori MB, Ammori BJ. Laparoscopic lateral pancreaticojejunostomy for chronic pancreatitis: a case report and review of the literature. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2011;21(1):e36–40.

Analogous to the open approach, a myriad of resection, drainage, and combination type procedures can be performed. Further comparative studies on the efficacy of minimally invasive approaches and their impact on the quality of life of this patient subset are needed.

- 11 Meehan JJ, Sawin R. Robotic lateral pancreaticojejunostomy (Puestow). J Pediatr Surg 2011;46(6):e5–8.
- 12 Khaled YS, Ammori BJ. Laparoscopic lateral pancreaticojejunostomy and laparoscopic Berne modification of Beger procedure for the treatment of chronic pancreatitis: the first UK experience. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2014;24(5):e178–182.
- 13 Khaled YS, Malde DJ, Packer J et al. Laparoscopic versus open cystgastrostomy for pancreatic pseudocysts: a case-matched comparative study. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014;21(11):818–823.
- 14 Worhunsky DJ, Qadan M, Dua MM et al. Laparoscopic transgastric necrosectomy for the management of pancreatic necrosis. J Am Coll Surg 2014;219(4):735–743.
- 15 Khreiss M, Zenati M, Clifford A et al. Cyst gastrostomy and necrosectomy for the management of sterile walled-off pancreatic necrosis: a comparison of minimally invasive surgical and endoscopic outcomes at a high-volume pancreatic center. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(8):1441–1448.
- 16 Horvath K, Freeny P, Escallon J et al. Safety and efficacy of video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement for infected pancreatic collections: a multicenter, prospective, single-arm phase 2 study. Arch Surg 2010;145(9):817–825.
- 17 García-Ureña MÁ, López-Monclús J, Melero-Montes D et al. Video-assisted laparoscopic débridement for retroperitoneal pancreatic collections: a reliable step-up approach. Am Surg 2013;79(4):429–433.
- 18 Cooper MA, Datta TS, Makary MA. Laparoscopic frey procedure for chronic pancreatitis. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2014;24(1):e16–20.
- 19 Tan CL, Zhang H, Li KZ. Single center experience in selecting the laparoscopic Frey procedure for chronic pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21(44):12644–12652.
- 20 Desai CS, Stephenson DA, Khan KM et al. Novel technique of total pancreatectomy before autologous islet transplants in chronic pancreatitis patients. J Am Coll Surg 2011;213(6):e29–34.

- 21 Chen S, Zhan Q, Chen JZ et al. Robotic approach improves spleen-preserving rate and shortens postoperative hospital stay of laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy: a matched cohort study. Surg Endosc 2015;29(12):3507–3518.
- 22 Kang CM, Kim DH, Lee WJ, Chi HS. Conventional laparoscopic and robot-assisted spleen-preserving

pancreatectomy: does da Vinci have clinical advantages? Surg Endosc 2011;25(6):2004–2009.

23 van Santvoort HC, Besselink MG, Bakker OJ et al. A step-up approach or open necrosectomy for necrotizing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2010;362(16):1491–1502.

Management of Diabetes and Long-Term Outcome of Chronic Pancreatitis

61

Chronic Pancreatitis: Long-Term Outcome After Medical and Surgical Treatment

Volker Aßfalg, Norbert Hüser, and Helmut Friess

Technical University of Munich, School of Medicine, Klinikum rechts der Isar, Department of Surgery, Munich, Germany

Introduction

Both interventional and surgical approaches can be used to treat outflow disorders of the pancreatic duct or the common bile duct and pseudocysts due to chronic pancreatitis. The best procedure for symptom-oriented therapy has to be decided on according to the clinical appearance of the patient and the varying disease patterns on the one hand and the long-term outcome on the other hand. A primary aim is the provision of adequate pain therapy. Whereas Chapters 55–60 focus on interventional and surgical procedures for pseudocysts, pain due to chronic pancreatitis, and biliary and pancreatic duct obstructions, this chapter reports on long-term results and discusses the significance within the context of complex treatment of chronic pancreatitis.

Outcomes of Interventional and Surgical Therapy for Pancreatic Pseudocysts

Results of Interventional Therapy for Pseudocysts

The etiology of pseudocysts has to be considered during therapy planning. Internal drainage techniques have increasingly replaced percutaneous methods. Today, computed tomography (CT)- or ultrasound-guided percutaneous puncture and drainage is almost always restricted to emergency relief of infected or necrotic cysts. The reason for this development is the observation of recurrence in as many as 70% of patients and cutaneous fistulas in up to 20% of patients. An analysis in terms of the effectiveness of percutanously drained pseudocysts remains difficult because of inconsistencies in the nomenclature of pseudocysts in different studies. Moreover, there are no data on long-term surveillance.

Pancreatic pseudocysts can be drained safely by transgastric, transduodenal, or transpapillary routes using an endoscopic approach with placement of stents in the cyst cavity. However, there are no prospective data concerning the best time point for changing the stents and the duration of stent therapy. In the case of a transmural drainage of cysts the distance between cyst cavity and the wall of the hollow organ should be as small as possible to reduce the risk of stent dislocation. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided puncture and drainage of a cyst is technically superior to the non-ultrasound-guided transmural drainage (success rate 94% vs. 72%), whereas no differences exist with regard to complication rate and short-term treatment outcome [1]. The long-term results from endoscopically inserted stent therapy are difficult to determine because of an inconsistent nomenclature and consideration of the etiology (acute vs. chronic) of the pseudocysts. Recent studies report symptom resolution, and therefore therapeutic effectiveness, of up to 91% and mortality of less than 1%, on the one hand, and a maximum recurrence rate of 18% in long-term follow-up (median 6-43 months), on the other hand [2-4].

Results of Surgical Therapy for Pseudocysts

The aim of surgery is the eradication of the cyst. However, surgical therapy increasingly comes up against the complex pseudocysts frequently associated with chronic pancreatitis. These include huge pseudocysts, multiple pseudocysts, or those with simultaneous stone- or stricture-associated changes and truncation of the pancreatic duct [5]. The so-called internal and external drainage procedures can be expanded by a partial resection of the pancreas.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

External drainage surgery has no noteworthy status in the therapy of chronic pancreatitis. The long-term prospect of success is too low and these procedures are therefore at most performed to relieve infected pseudocysts in acute pancreatitis. There are no data on the long-term outcome of these procedures in chronic pancreatitis.

Internal drainage procedures include pseudocyst gastrostomy, pseudocyst duodenostomy, and pseudocyst jejunostomy. If possible, the anastomosis should be placed at the lowest part of the cysts to guarantee longstanding complete emptying. Depending on the localization of the pseudocysts and the underlying disease the technical feasibility ranges between 90% and 100%, with an average rate of recurrence of 12% in long-term follow-up. The procedure-associated mortality is 2.5% and the morbidity is approximately 16% [5]. Although there are no randomized trials, a centerspecific overview suggests that pseudocyst jejunostomy is the preferred surgical procedure compared to pseudocyst gastrostomy.

Surgical procedures for drainage of pseudocysts have slightly higher success rates but also have a higher morbidity compared to endoscopic pseudocyst drainage into the duodenum or the stomach. Surgical resection procedures are mainly performed in cases of obstruction of the pancreatic duct or of the bile duct in the course of chronic pancreatitis.

Unfortunately, there are currently no randomized trials comparing surgical and endoscopic and interventional drainage procedures for pseudocysts. Comparison and evaluation of operative, interventional, and endoscopic drainage procedures is difficult because of the different accompanying morbidities in what is a very heterogeneous patient group.

Laparoscopic surgery has been established for pseudocyst jejunostomy, a combined laparo-endoscopic intragastric pancreatic pseudocyst gastrostomy, and pseudocyst gastrostomy via an anterior approach. Hitherto, the significance of the different procedures has not been finally classified because there are no prospective randomized trails. The perioperative complication rate is less than 10% and the long-term follow-up of some studies is longer than 6 years [6]. Thanks to a recurrence rate between 0% and 13% [7], the effectiveness and safety of the laparoscopic procedures can be compared with open surgery. Both the comorbidities of the patients and the nature and localization of the pseudocysts are very heterogeneous. All these aspects impact on the short-term course, but also have a particular effect on the long-term outcome of interventional, endoscopic, and surgical treatments of pseudocysts. Needless to say, the experience and expertise of the treating endoscopist, interventional radiologist, or surgeon play important roles. To

achieve reliable statements in terms of therapeutic procedures and follow-up there is a need for clear definitions of pseudocysts and comprehensive consideration of the etiology of pancreatitis [8].

Outcome of Pain Management in Chronic Pancreatitis

The morphologic correlates of recurrent pain in chronic pancreatitis are inflammatory cellular infiltration of the parenchyma and nerve sheaths, often associated with inflammatory pancreatic head enlargement or obliterating stones in the main pancreatic duct. The primary therapeutic step is the avoidance of triggering factors most frequently a complete abstinence from alcohol and smoking—and adequate analgesia. In the case of persistent pain despite medical treatment, multidisciplinary therapy needs to be escalated by interventional or surgical methods [9]. This section focuses on the outcome of the therapeutic procedures presented in Chapters 51–54.

Results of Medical Treatment for Chronic Pain

According to the World Health Organization (WHO) scheme for pain therapy and as explained in Chapters 41 and 51, peripherally acting analgesics are combined with tricyclic antidepressants, anticonvulsive agents, or opioids to achieve a positive effect in the therapy of chronic pain due to chronic pancreatitis [10]. In the next step, more potent opioids can be applied with close attention to both the patient's pain symptoms and the efficacy profile of the drug.

There are no reliable long-term results from welldesigned randomized controlled trials that identify any opioid as being better than others with regard to both pain relief and side-effects [11]. With regard to the genesis of neuropathic pain in chronic pancreatitis, pregabalin has been tested for its potency in pain relief and was found to be significantly suited [10], although longterm results on both persistent pain relief and late drug-related side-effects in chronic pancreatitis are still not available.

Results of Interventional Treatment Options for Chronic Pain

The so-called celiac plexus blockade can be performed endoscopically or under CT guidance. The aim is to interrupt pain sensations in sensory nerval fibers of the celiac ganglion region by either a mix of steroids and anesthetics (nerve block) or concentrated alcohol (50–90%) or phenol (neurolysis). In the short term, a significant improvement should be found in the overall pain score. EUS-guided techniques seem to be safer, more effective, and more enduring compared to fluoroscopy-guided or CT-guided techniques [12–14]. The success rate of EUS-guided plexus blockade in terms of sufficient pain reduction was reported to be between 50% and 60% in two meta-analyses [12,13]. However, long-term data are rather sparse and the effect is only transient in most cases, as only 10% of the patients treated still enjoy persistent pain relief after 24 weeks [15].

Pain therapy includes treatment for pancreatic duct strictures and impacted stones, so lithotripsy, sphincterotomy, dilatation, or stenting of the pancreatic duct may become necessary. Pancreatic duct drainage hypothetically initiates decompression of the duct and reduced pressure in the segments behind, which consecutively leads to pain reduction or even freedom from pain. Nevertheless, it remains difficult to evaluate the individual impact of the changes on the character of pain. The clinical guideline of the European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) recommends extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy (ESWL) for first-line therapy in uncomplicated, painful chronic pancreatitis and (head)stones larger than 5 mm which obstruct the main pancreatic duct, followed by endoscopic removal of the fragments [16]. During a follow-up period of up to 77 months after this procedure, complete freedom from pain and partial freedom from pain were reported in 48% and 91% of patients, respectively [17]. However, only one randomized controlled trial exists comparing ESWL versus ESWL plus endoscopy in patients with obstructive chronic pancreatitis. Interestingly, both intensity and number of pain relapses were similar during a 2-year follow-up [18].

Evidence-based recommendations for endoscopic therapy of pancreatic duct strictures are lacking. Overall, the long-term pain relief of different studies varies between 52% and 90% over 14–69 months [19]. Multiple stenting was found to be successful in terms of freedom of pain and symptoms in more than 80% of the patients treated in an interval of 38 months [20]. However, prospective studies are necessary to investigate this therapeutic approach because single versus multiple stenting have not been compared to date.

Results of Surgical Therapy for Chronic Pain

Direct comparison of surgical therapy (80% resections, 20% draining procedures) and endoscopic therapy with and without stenting revealed the superiority of the surgical approach for long-term pain and weight control in a prospective, controlled, randomized study. The results in terms of at least partial pain relief were still compara-

ble (more than 90%) in both groups after 1 year. However, surgery aiming for freedom from pain turned out to be significantly advantageous in chronic obstructive pancreatitis after 3 and 5 years (surgery: 41% vs. endoscopic: 11% and surgery: 37% vs. endoscopic 14%, respectively) during further observation. In addition, the percentage of so-called "non-responders" (failure) was significantly higher in the interventionally treated group of patients. The monitoring of the course of the body weight of patients who received either surgery or intervention revealed similar results of superiority of the surgery group with an increase of body weight (surgery vs. endoscopy: 60% vs. 66% after 1 year but more than 50% and 27% after 5 years) [21].

Another prospective, randomized controlled study investigated approaches for refractory pain and compared endoscopical stenting and operative lateral pancreaticojejunostomy [22]. Patients from the surgical group reported partial or complete freedom of pain in 75% whereas only 32% of the patients of the interventionally treated group showed this improvement. The study had to be stopped prematurely because the advantage of the operative strategy was obvious and therefore continuing patient recruitment for study completion was ethically unacceptable. During the long-term follow-up of 79 months, another important finding was that patients who initially received surgical drainage reported markedly less pain and less frequently required additional therapy, either endoscopic or operative. However, surgical or interventional reintervention was required in almost 50% of the primarily endoscopically treated patients [23]. Moreover, physicians should bear in mind that early surgical therapy within the first 3 years after diagnosis apparently results in the best outcome in terms of pain reduction [24].

In a multicenter randomized trial initiated by the Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group the best time point for operative therapy after diagnosis is currently being investigated. The aim of this trial is to clarify whether early surgical intervention is better in terms of pain control and organ function compared to the step-up model of medical, endoscopic, and surgical treatment [25].

However, there are data indicating increased morbidity of salvage surgery after failed endoscopic treatment of pancreatic disease [26].

Taken together, the results of two randomized controlled clinical trials reveal the superiority of surgery compared to interventional endoscopy in the treatment of chronic pancreatitis. In addition to local pancreatic surgery, the efficacy of bilateral thoracoscopic transection of the splanchnic nerves has been shown to have long-lasting or even permanent positive effects in terms of pain control and quality-of-life improvement in chronic pancreatitis [27–29].

Outcome of Therapeutic Options for Biliary and Pancreatic Ductal Stenoses

In association with inflammatory reactions and advancing glandular remodeling, stenoses of the pancreatic duct and the intrapancreatic biliary duct may develop. In addition to endoscopic methods, resective and operative drainage procedures must be evaluated. However, it should be remembered that the possibility of malignant lesions in the pancreatic tissue should be considered. After all, the cumulative risk for pancreatic cancer is considerably increased with an incidence of 4.6% after 5 years and 14% after 25 years in patients with chronic pancreatitis compared to disease-free controls [30].

Results of Endoscopic Therapy for Ductal Stenoses

Different factors have relevant impacts on the success of endoscopically treated pancreatic duct strictures and stenoses. These are, for example, the number of impacted stones and/or strictures, the length of the latter, and the dilatation of the distal duct segment. Endoscopic therapy has been shown to be particularly effective in treating dominant strictures and dilatation of the pancreatic duct. In an overview including approximately 1500 patients, pain relief was reported in 31-100% during an observation time of 8-72 months [31]. A multicenter study concentrated on the long-term course after decompression of the pancreatic duct including strictures, stones, and the combination of both in more than 1000 individuals. During the follow-up period of up to 12 years, pain reduction, independently from the localization of the stricture and stone impaction, was achieved in 86% and in 65% in an intention-to-treat analysis. Over the long term (2-12 years; mean 4.9 years), surgical intervention was inevitable in a guarter of the patients [32]. Previous stent application was not rated as an obstacle during the subsequent operation.

The incidence of bile duct strictures in the context of chronic pancreatitis ranges between <5% and approximately 50% [33]. Both plastic and metal stents can be placed endoscopically. During a follow-up of nearly 5 years the disappearance of strictures was reported in 10–38% only [34]. Multiple stenting over 4 years resulted in a long-term resolution rate of 44% [35]. These results appear rather unsatisfactory with regard to effective treatment of bile duct obstructions in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Therefore, surgical options should be taken into consideration whenever other chronic pancreatitis-related complications such as duodenal stenosis or pain exist.

Late Outcome of Resective Versus Draining Procedures

Operative strategies for chronic pancreatitis for both draining and resection should consider pathophysiology and the underlying morphologic changes. Details of the various surgical procedures mentioned in the next paragraph can be found in Chapters 56–60.

In brief, surgical drainage procedures are performed if the pancreatic head is not enlarged but the pancreatic duct shows congestion. The most common surgical technique is longitudinal pancreaticojejunostomy, according to Partington–Rochelle. In addition to a low morbidity of 21% and a mortality of less than 1%, sufficient and lasting pain-release has been reported in 80% for an observation period of 15–110 months [24,36].

The rationale behind a (limited) pancreatic head resection is the hypothesis that pain persists due to incomplete decompression of the duct in the pancreatic head by a drainage-only procedure. For long time classical pancreatoduodenectomy (Kausch–Whipple) was the first choice in surgical therapy of chronic pancreatitis with headrelated complications. However, despite a low mortality (less than 5% in high-volume centers) more than half of the patients showed long-term gastrointestinal problems such as dumping, diarrhea, peptic ulcers, delayed gastric emptying, and diabetes. Alternatively, the pylorus-preserving modification according to Traverso was developed, but this modification was found to be no better than the classical Kausch–Whipple procedure with regard to morbidity, mortality, and adverse side-effects.

In patients with inflammatory enlargement of the pancreatic head and pancreatic duct dilatation a combination of both resection and drainage has been suggested. Several techniques have been developed, including the duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection pioneered by Hans Beger from the early 1970s. The encouraging longterm outcome of this technique performed in 504 patients revealed 91% freedom from pain, 69% professional rehabilitation, and 72% of the patients had a Karnofsky index of 90–100% whereas only 9% had a recurrence of pancreatitis during up to 14-year follow-up [37].

Beger's original idea of performing organ-preserving surgery for chronic pancreatitis-related complications was subsequently modified by Frey, Büchler/Bern, and Farkas in the following years. Recently, the results from a randomized controlled trial comparing the Beger procedure and the Bern modification showed no difference in patient-relevant long-term outcome during a median 129 months follow-up [38].

In a first randomized trial investigating both shortand long-term outcomes, the superiority of duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection compared to the classical Kausch–Whipple procedure was demonstrated with regard to pain relief, gain of body weight, and time of hospital stay [39]. In addition to comparable results concerning morbidity, course of pain intensity, and endocrine function, a meta-analysis showed advantages of the duodenum-preserving procedures (Beger, Frey, Büchler/Bern procedures) concerning hospital stay, exocrine function, and guality of life [40]. However, especially with regard to effective long-term absence of pain and quality of life these results have to be treated with caution because a meta-analysis could not find a significant superiority [41]. In 2008 the long-term results (14-year follow-up) from a randomized clinical trial comparing pylorus-preserving resection and Beger procedure demonstrated no presence of the early advantages of the latter [42]. The results from the ongoing randomized multicenter study (ChroPac) comparing duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection and classical pyloruspreserving duodenopancreatectomy with regard to the primary end-point "quality of life" 2 years after surgery will be available within the next few years. In 2013, the 15-year follow-up data from a randomized controlled trial on pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy versus Frey procedure in chronic pancreatitis was published [43]. Whereas pain control was comparable between both groups in the long-term follow-up, the authors reported better quality of life after Frey procedure and an increased long-term mortality after pylorus-preserving duodenopancreatectomy [43]. Furthermore, no correlation between endocrine and exocrine pancreatic function and pain could be identified. Taken together, this study clearly recommends duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection in chronic pancreatitis whenever possible.

Another study investigated the differences between the Beger procedure and the Frey procedure but could not identify any superiority with regard to morbidity, quality of life, pain relief, and endocrine or exocrine function [44]. Recently, the data from a 16-year followup analysis after Beger and Frey procedure agreed with these findings [45]. Comparison of the two duodenumpreserving resections—"Beger procedure" and "Büchler/ Bern procedure"—revealed a shorter operation time and a shorter hospital stay for the latter [38,46] but no differences with regard to quality of life, pain control, occupational disability, exocrine and endocrine pancreatic function, endoscopic interventions, and reoperations during the 10-year follow-up [38]. Finally, there are no published studies in the literature comparing the "Büchler/Bern procedure" and the "Frey procedure."

Conclusion

Currently, surgeons and gastroenterologist do not always agree in terms of the right time point and indications for interventional or surgical therapy in patients with obstructive chronic pancreatitis. Even among surgeons there are different opinions concerning the respective operative procedures. Both individual experience and local or interdisciplinary expertise have crucial impacts on decision making. This inhomogeneity is caused by the weak evidence of existing analyses, which are small and underpowered in most cases. New comprehensive, randomized controlled trials should clearly be initiated to support or refute these data. Complex cases have to be discussed and planned in an interdisciplinary approach. Nevertheless, in the light of the currently existing data there should be some change in decision making in favor of earlier initiation of a surgical approach, because studies report better and more long-lasting pain control and maximum possible preservation of function after organsparing operations. Early surgery can also prevent damage to the parenchyma which leads to better postoperative function of the remaining pancreatic tissue and reduces the risk of malignant transformation.

References

- 1 Park DH, Lee SS, Moon SH et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided versus conventional transmural drainage for pancreatic pseudocysts: a prospective randomized trial. Endoscopy 2009;41:842–848.
- 2 Arvanitakis M, Delhaye M, Bali MA et al. Pancreaticfluid collections: a randomized controlled trial regarding stent removal after endoscopic transmural drainage. Gastrointest Endosc 2007;65:609–619.
- **3** Kahaleh M, Shami VM, Conaway MR et al. Endoscopic ultrasound drainage of pancreatic pseudocyst: a prospective comparison with conventional endoscopic drainage. Endoscopy 2006;38:355–359.
- 4 Cahen D, Rauws E, Fockens P, Weverling G, Huibregtse K, Bruno M. Endoscopic drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts: long-term outcome and procedural factors associated with safe and successful treatment. Endoscopy 2005;37:977–983.
- 5 Rosso E, Alexakis N, Ghaneh P et al. Pancreatic pseudocyst in chronic pancreatitis: endoscopic and surgical treatment. Dig Surg 2003;20:397–406.
- 6 Oida T, Mimatsu K, Kano H et al. Laparoscopic cystogastrostomy via the posterior approach for pancreatic pseudocyst drainage. Hepatogastroenterology 2011;58:1771–1775.

- 7 Hindmarsh A, Lewis MP, Rhodes M. Stapled laparoscopic cystgastrostomy: a series with 15 cases. Surg Endosc 2005;19:143–147.
- 8 Behrns KE, Ben-David K. Surgical therapy of pancreatic pseudocysts. J Gastrointest Surg 2008;12:2231–2239.
- **9** Majumder S, Chari ST. Chronic pancreatitis. Lancet 2016;387:1957–1966.
- 10 Olesen SS, Bouwense SA, Wilder-Smith OH, van Goor H, Drewes AM. Pregabalin reduces pain in patients with chronic pancreatitis in a randomized, controlled trial. Gastroenterology 2011;141:536–543.
- 11 Olesen SS, Juel J, Graversen C, Kolesnikov Y, Wilder-Smith OH, Drewes AM. Pharmacological pain management in chronic pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:7292–7301.
- 12 Kaufman M, Singh G, Das S et al. Efficacy of endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus block and celiac plexus neurolysis for managing abdominal pain associated with chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. J Clin Gastroenterol 2010;44:127–134.
- 13 Puli SR, Reddy JB, Bechtold ML, Antillon MR, Brugge WR. EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for pain due to chronic pancreatitis or pancreatic cancer pain: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Dig Dis Sci 2009;54:2330–2337.
- 14 Santosh D, Lakhtakia S, Gupta R et al. Clinical trial: a randomized trial comparing fluoroscopy guided percutaneous technique vs. endoscopic ultrasound guided technique of coeliac plexus block for treatment of pain in chronic pancreatitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2009;29:979–984.
- **15** Gress F, Schmitt C, Sherman S, Ciaccia D, Ikenberry S, Lehman G. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus block for managing abdominal pain associated with chronic pancreatitis: a prospective single center experience. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96:409–416.
- Dumonceau JM, Delhaye M, Tringali A et al. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis: European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy (ESGE) clinical guideline. Endoscopy 2012;44:784–800.
- 17 Guda NM, Partington S, Freeman ML. Extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy in the management of chronic calcific pancreatitis: a meta-analysis. JOP 2005;6:6–12.
- 18 Dumonceau JM, Costamagna G, Tringali A et al. Treatment for painful calcified chronic pancreatitis: extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy versus endoscopic treatment: a randomised controlled trial. Gut 2007;56:545–552.
- **19** Weber A, Schneider J, Neu B et al. Endoscopic stent therapy for patients with chronic pancreatitis: results from a prospective follow-up study. Pancreas 2007;34:287–294.
- **20** Costamagna G, Bulajic M, Tringali A et al. Multiple stenting of refractory pancreatic duct strictures in

severe chronic pancreatitis: long-term results. Endoscopy 2006;38:254–259.

- 21 Dite P, Ruzicka M, Zboril V, Novotny I. A prospective, randomized trial comparing endoscopic and surgical therapy for chronic pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2003;35:553–558.
- **22** Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Nio Y et al. Endoscopic versus surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in chronic pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2007;356:676–684.
- **23** Cahen DL, Gouma DJ, Laramee P et al. Long-term outcomes of endoscopic vs surgical drainage of the pancreatic duct in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2011;141:1690–1695.
- 24 van der Gaag NA, van Gulik TM, Busch OR et al. Functional and medical outcomes after tailored surgery for pain due to chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2012;255:763–770.
- 25 Ahmed Ali U, Issa Y, Bruno MJ et al.; Dutch Pancreatitis Study Group. Early surgery versus optimal current step-up practice for chronic pancreatitis (ESCAPE): design and rationale of a randomized trial. BMC Gastroenterol 2013;13:49.
- **26** Evans KA, Clark CW, Vogel SB, Behrns KE. Surgical management of failed endoscopic treatment of pancreatic disease. J Gastrointest Surg 2008;12:1924–1929.
- 27 Malec-Milewska MB, Tarnowski W, Ciesielski AE, Michalik E, Guc MR, Jastrzebski JA. Prospective evaluation of pain control and quality of life in patients with chronic pancreatitis following bilateral thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy. Surg Endosc 2013;27:3639–3645.
- 28 Davis BR, Vitale M, Lecompte M, Vitale D, Vitale GC. An objective study of pain relief in chronic pancreatitis from bilateral thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy. Am Surg 2008;74:510–514; discussion 4–5.
- **29** Buscher HC, Schipper EE, Wilder-Smith OH, Jansen JB, van Goor H. Limited effect of thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy in the treatment of severe chronic pancreatitis pain: a prospective long-term analysis of 75 cases. Surgery 2008;143:715–722.
- 30 Ueda J, Tanaka M, Ohtsuka T, Tokunaga S, Shimosegawa T; Research Committee of Intractable Diseases of the Pancreas. Surgery for chronic pancreatitis decreases the risk for pancreatic cancer: a multicenter retrospective analysis. Surgery 2013;153:357–364.
- **31** Wilcox CM. Endoscopic therapy for pain in chronic pancreatitis: is it time for the naysayers to throw in the towel? Gastrointest Endosc 2005;61:582–586.
- 32 Rosch T, Daniel S, Scholz M et al.; European Society of Gastrointestinal Endoscopy Research Group. Endoscopic treatment of chronic pancreatitis: a

multicenter study of 1000 patients with long-term follow-up. Endoscopy 2002;34:765–771.

- 33 Abdallah AA, Krige JE, Bornman PC. Biliary tract obstruction in chronic pancreatitis. HPB (Oxford). 2007;9:421–428.
- 34 Nguyen-Tang T, Dumonceau JM. Endoscopic treatment in chronic pancreatitis, timing, duration and type of intervention. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2010;24:281–298.
- 35 Draganov P, Hoffman B, Marsh W, Cotton P, Cunningham J. Long-term outcome in patients with benign biliary strictures treated endoscopically with multiple stents. Gastrointest Endosc 2002;55:680–686.
- **36** van der Gaag NA, Gouma DJ, van Gulik TM, Busch OR, Boermeester MA. Review article: surgical management of chronic pancreatitis. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2007;26(suppl 2):221–232.
- 37 Beger HG, Schlosser W, Friess HM, Buchler MW. Duodenum-preserving head resection in chronic pancreatitis changes the natural course of the disease: a single-center 26-year experience. Ann Surg 1999;230:512–519; discussion 9–23.
- 38 Klaiber U, Alldinger I, Probst P et al. Duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection: 10-year follow-up of a randomized controlled trial comparing the Beger procedure with the Berne modification. Surgery 2016;160:127–135. 10.1016/j.surg.2016.02.028.
- **39** Klempa I, Spatny M, Menzel J et al. [Pancreatic function and quality of life after resection of the head of the pancreas in chronic pancreatitis. A prospective, randomized comparative study after duodenum preserving resection of the head of the pancreas versus Whipple's operation]. Chirurg 1995;66:350–359.

- **40** Diener MK, Rahbari NN, Fischer L, Antes G, Buchler MW, Seiler CM. Duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection versus pancreatoduodenectomy for surgical treatment of chronic pancreatitis: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2008;247:950–961.
- 41 Yin Z, Sun J, Yin D, Wang J. Surgical treatment strategies in chronic pancreatitis: a meta-analysis. Arch Surg 2012;147:961–968. 10.1001/ archsurg.2012.2005.
- **42** Muller MW, Friess H, Martin DJ, Hinz U, Dahmen R, Buchler MW. Long-term follow-up of a randomized clinical trial comparing Beger with pylorus-preserving Whipple procedure for chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2008;95:350–356. 10.1002/bjs.5960.
- **43** Bachmann K, Tomkoetter L, Kutup A et al. Is the Whipple procedure harmful for long-term outcome in treatment of chronic pancreatitis? 15-years follow-up comparing the outcome after pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy and Frey procedure in chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2013;258:815–820; discussion 20–21.
- **44** Strate T, Taherpour Z, Bloechle C et al. Long-term follow-up of a randomized trial comparing the beger and frey procedures for patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2005;241:591–598.
- **45** Bachmann K, Tomkoetter L, Erbes J et al. Beger and Frey procedures for treatment of chronic pancreatitis: comparison of outcomes at 16-year follow-up. J Am Coll Surg 2014;219:208–216.
- **46** Koninger J, Seiler CM, Sauerland S et al. Duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection – a randomized controlled trial comparing the original Beger procedure with the Berne modification (ISRCTN No. 50638764). Surgery 2008;143:490–498.

494 Chapter 61

Management of Pancreatic Diabetes Secondary to Chronic Pancreatitis

Keiko Shiratori

Departments of Internal Medicine and Gastroenterology, Tokyo Women's Medical University School of Medicine, Tokyo, Japan

Introduction

Because of the close anatomic and functional links between the exocrine and endocrine pancreas, any pancreatic disease that involves one will inevitably affect the other. Chronic pancreatitis is characterized by pancreatic inflammatory and fibrotic injury that results in loss of pancreatic structure and both exocrine and endocrine functions, often leading to complications such as glucose intolerance and diabetes mellitus [1-5]. Diabetes secondary to pancreatic diseases is classified as pancreatic diabetes or type 3c diabetes in the current classification of diabetes [6]. Diabetes secondary to chronic pancreatitis differs both metabolically and clinically from other forms of diabetes, and usually occurs late in the course of chronic pancreatitis. Since the reduction in β -cell mass caused by chronic inflammation of the pancreas plays a major role, pancreatic diabetes is characterized by marked impairment of insulin secretion in response to ingestion of a meal. Secretion of counterregulatory hormones including glucagon and pancreatic polypeptide (PP) is simultaneously impaired. Managements of hyperglycemia with glucose-lowering agents and improvement of malnutrition status are very important.

Definition and Prevalence of Pancreatic Diabetes

Type 3c diabetes is a complication of exocrine pancreatic disease, including pancreatitis of any etiology, pancreatic trauma, pancreatectomy, neoplasia, cystic fibrosis, hemochromatosis, and fibrocalculous pancreatopathy [6,7]. Type 3c diabetes accounts for 5–10% of all cases of diabetes in Western populations [4], but most of the cases have been misclassified as type 2 diabetes [8,9]. Distribution of those pancreatic diabetes based on 1922 hospitalized patients with diabetes consisted of chronic pancreatitis (76%), pancreatic neoplasia (9%), hemochromatosis (8%), cystic fibrosis (4%), and post-pancreatic resection (3%) [8]. Ewald et al. [10,11] showed that 9.2% of all patients with diabetes were classified as having type 3c diabetes, and in 78.5% of the patients with type 3c diabetes chronic pancreatitis was the underlying disease.

Incidence of Diabetes in Chronic Pancreatitis

The reported incidences of diabetes in chronic pancreatitis have been in the approximately 40–60% range [1]. Several studies of large series of patients with chronic pancreatitis have been conducted in various countries [1,3,12–15]. The results of a recent national survey in Japan showed that 46.3% of patients with chronic pancreatitis had diabetes [16], and an Italian survey reported that 31% of patients with chronic pancreatitis had endocrine insufficiency [17].

There is a strong positive correlation between the duration of chronic pancreatitis and the incidence of pancreatic diabetes. In Italy, 41.5% of patients with chronic pancreatitis were found to have diabetes at the 15-year follow-up examination [13]; 23.6% were on insulin therapy and 17.9% were being treated with oral antidiabetic agents [13]. Ammann et al. [14] conducted a long-term study of 207 patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis and found that overt diabetes requiring treatment with oral hypoglycemic agents or insulin was present in approximately 20% at 6 years after the onset of chronic pancreatitis, and in nearly 50% 10 years after

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

496 Chapter 62

onset. A prospective cohort study of 500 patients with chronic pancreatitis revealed a cumulative rate of complication by diabetes of 83% at 25 years after the clinical onset of chronic pancreatitis, and 54% of the patients with diabetes required insulin [1]. Wang et al. [3] monitored patients with chronic pancreatitis for the development of diabetes over a 20-year period and reported cumulative rates of diabetes of 3.6% at 0 year, 7.5% at 1 year, 24.2% at 10 years, and 51.5% at 20 years after the clinical onset of chronic pancreatitis.

Autoimmune pancreatitis is a particular type of pancreatitis [18,19], and 83.3% of the patients have diabetes [20]. Steroid therapy has been reported to ameliorate both diabetes and exocrine dysfunction in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis complicated by diabetes [21,22].

Risk Factors for Pancreatic Diabetes in Chronic Pancreatitis

Alcohol Abuse

Alcohol abuse is a factor of chronic pancreatitis in the progression as well as in its etiology. Endocrine function is more impaired in alcoholic chronic pancreatitis than in nonalcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Koizumi et al. [12] reported an incidence of pancreatic diabetes in nonalcoholic and alcoholic cases of 36.1% and 53.7%, respectively. In a recent nationwide study in Japan, the largest causal factor of chronic pancreatitis with pancreatic diabetes was alcoholic consumption (77.3%) [16].

Pancreatic Calcification

Pancreatic calcification is an indicator of longstanding and advanced chronic pancreatitis, and correlates well with pancreatic tissue loss. Both secretion of insulin and glucagon have been reported to be more severely impaired in calcified chronic pancreatitis than in noncalcified chronic pancreatitis [23]. There is a close correlation between the presence of pancreatic calcification and the development of pancreatic endocrine insufficiency [1,13]. In a prospective study by Malka et al. [1], the presence of pancreatic calcification was the clinical factor significantly associated with the risk of diabetes, and once calcification had developed, the risk of diabetes and insulin requirement increased by more than threefold. Ito et al. [24] reported findings that the risk of diabetes increased 1.32-fold after the onset of calcification. A recent report from China also identified pancreatic calcification as a risk factor for diabetes (HR 2.326) [3]. Kawabe et al. [25] reported findings that patients with pancreatic diabetes were more common in a calcified chronic pancreatitis group (74.4%) than in a noncalcified group (21.3%).

Smoking

Smoking is known to increase the risk of pancreatic diabetes in chronic pancreatitis patients. Maisonneuve et al. [26,27] found that heavy smoking (>20 cigarettes/day) was associated with the development of diabetes (HR 2.3) in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Wang et al. [3] identified smoking as an independent risk factor for diabetes (HR 2.859) in chronic pancreatitis in Chinese patients before any invasive therapy.

Pathogenesis of Pancreatic Diabetes

Pancreatic Histology and β-Cell Dysfunction

Histologically, in the advanced stages of chronic pancreatitis, the exocrine parenchyma is almost completely replaced by fibrosis. Alterations of the endocrine islets are rather modest in the early stages of chronic pancreatitis, and even in the advanced stages of the disease. Although histologic examination of the pancreas in advanced chronic pancreatitis shows that the pancreas is islets are embedded in fibrous tissue, they are relatively well preserved in comparison with the degree of acinar cell destruction. Many studies have shown that even though a decrease in the number of islets is observed in chronic pancreatitis patients, the residual islets are often enlarged because the islet cells have undergone hyperplasia [28–30].

The relation between pancreatic β -cell area and the clinical manifestation of pancreatic diabetes in chronic pancreatitis patients has been investigated [31,32]. Meier et al. [32] conducted a study of 82 patients who underwent pancreatic surgery. They found that the relative β cell deficits at the onset of diabetes and impaired glucose tolerance were 64% and 21%, respectively, based on 2hour glucose levels, and concluded that pancreatic diabetes probably develops after a reduction in β -cell area of ~65%. Islet morphology and physiology may be altered by inflammation and cytokine release [33,34], which led to islet dysfunction, and the subsequent development of fibrosis and sclerosis may impair pancreatic capillary circulation and diminish islet perfusion, and ultimately leads to islet destruction. Cyclooxygenase has also been found to play a major role in islet inflammation and in the pathogenesis of diabetes [35].

Dysfunction of Other Hormones

Glucagon

Beta-cell dysfunction develops first in chronic pancreatitis patients, and is followed by impairment of α -cell function. Alpha cells appear to be more resistant to the effects of chronic inflammation. Basal glucagon levels have been reported to be maintained in chronic pancreatitis patients, but their response to stimulation is weaker [36]. Another study showed lower basal glucagon levels in patients with calcific chronic pancreatitis than in patients with primary diabetes or healthy controls [23].

Pancreatic Polypeptide

The number of PP cells is also decreased in chronic pancreatitis. Since the fasting and postprandial increases in PP have been shown to be much lower in patients with chronic pancreatitis [7,30,36], a diminished PP response can be used as an early marker of the development of endocrine insufficiency [37]. A recent consensus statement has proposed a weak or absent PP response to meal testing as a specific sign of pancreatic diabetes [38]. The impaired expression of hepatic insulin receptor that occurs in association with chronic pancreatitis may be caused by PP deficiency, because PP has been shown to have an effect on hepatic sensitivity to insulin [4,7,36,39]. Andersen [39] has demonstrated reversal of the decrease in hepatic insulin receptor in patients with chronic pancreatitis in response to PP administration, and a randomized placebo-controlled study has shown that PP administration enhanced insulin sensitivity and lowered the insulin requirements of the patients with type 1 and type 3c diabetes [40].

Incretins

Glucose-dependent insulinotropic polypeptide and glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) are insulinotropic intestinal peptide hormones, also known as "incretin hormones." Incretins are responsible for up to 70% of the insulin secretion after glucose ingestion. Because incretin secretion is stimulated by nutrient digestion and absorption in the small intestine, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency results in decreased incretin release [41]. In fact, the incretin effect is strongly reduced in chronic pancreatitis patients with diabetes, suggesting that the incretin defect is a consequence of the diabetic state [42– 44]. Several studies have shown that pancreatic enzyme supplementation increases the postprandial incretin response in patients with pancreatic exocrine insufficiency [42–44].

Diagnosis of Type 3c Diabetes

The initial diagnostic evaluation of diabetes in patients with chronic pancreatitis is a fasting blood glucose and HbA_{1c} analysis. A fasting blood glucose level >126 mg/dL or HbA_{1c} value >6.5% may indicate the presence of diabetes based on the most widely used diagnostic criteria for diabetes [6,38]. Type 3c diabetes is more common than generally thought [10,11]. It is very important to recognize this type because failure to make the diagnosis

Box 62.1 Proposed diagnostic criteria for type 3c diabetes mellitus

Major criteria (must be present)

- Presence of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency (monoclonal fecal elastase-1 test or direct function tests)
- Pathological pancreatic imaging (endoscopic ultrasound, MRI, CT)
- Absence of type 1 diabetes mellitus associated autoimmune markers

Minor criteria

- Absent pancreatic polypeptide secretion
- Impaired incretin secretion (e.g., GLP-1)
- No excessive insulin resistance (e.g., HOMA-IR)
- Impaired β-cell function (e.g., HOMA-B, C-peptide/ glucose ratio)
- Low serum levels of lipid soluble vitamins (A, D, E, and K)

Source: Ewald, Hardt 2013 [11], Table 2. Copyright © The author(s) 2010–2016. Published by Baishideng Publishing Group Inc. All rights reserved. Articles published by this open-access journal are distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial (CC BY-NC 4.0).

would result in failure to implement appropriate therapy [8,45]. Ewald et al. [11,45] recently proposed new criteria for diagnosing type 3c diabetes (Box 62.1), but there is a degree of overlap between type 3c diabetes and other forms of diabetes, because longstanding type 1 and type 2 diabetes are also often associated with exocrine pancreatic failure. An absent PP response to a mixed-nutrient test meal appears to be the most reliable and specific indicator of type 3c diabetes (Table 62.1) [7,38].

Clinical Characteristics of Pancreatic Diabetes

The most common symptoms of pancreatic diabetes are the same as those of any other type of diabetes, but the alterations in glucose metabolism range from only mild impairment to a severe form characterized by frequent episodes of hypoglycemia, particularly after insulin administration, commonly referred to as "brittle diabetes." Glycemic control in type 3c diabetes is unstable because of the loss of the glucagon response to hypoglycemia, carbohydrate malabsorption, and/or inconsistent eating patterns as a result of concomitant pain and/ or nausea or chronic alcohol abuse [11]. Unlike hypoglycemia, diabetic coma and diabetic ketoacidosis are relatively rare in pancreatic diabetes.

	Type 1 diabetes	Type 2 diabetes	Type 3c diabetes
C-peptide	Normal ^a , low or absent	Elevated ^b or normal ^a	Normal ^a , low or absent
Insulin	Normal ^a , low or absent	Elevated ^b or normal ^a	Normal ^a , low or absent
Glucagon	Normal ^a or elevated	Normal ^a or elevated	Normal ^a , low or absent
Pancreatic polypeptide	Normal or low	Normal or elevated	Low or absent

Table 62.1 Islet cell hormonal response to mixed-nutrient meal testing.

Source: Rickels et al. 2013 [38], Table 3. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

^a Values in the normal range are inappropriate in the context of elevated glucose and indicate an impairment in β -cell mass or function.

^bElevated levels were calculated by comparing area under the curve for serum C-peptide and insulin responses to a liquid test meal for cases and controls.

Complications of Pancreatic Diabetes

Prolonged hyperglycemia puts diabetes patients at increased risk of micro- and macrovascular complications, which cause high morbidity and mortality. The development of early microvascular complications in pancreatic diabetes is similar to that in other types of diabetes. Nakamura et al. [46] reported a high incidence (40%) of retinopathy in calcified chronic pancreatitis. The peripheral nerves in patients with alcoholic chronic pancreatitis have already been damaged as a result of long-term alcohol abuse, malnutrition, and vitamin malabsorption due to pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. A prevalence of neuropathy of 30% has been reported in patients with pancreatic diabetes, which is comparable to its prevalence in idiopathic diabetes [46]. A higher prevalence of peripheral neuropathy has been reported in patients with chronic pancreatitis due to alcohol abuse (44%) and in patients with pancreatic diabetes treated with insulin (79%) [12].

Therapy of Pancreatic Diabetes

Management that maintains good glycemic control and good nutritional status is most important, because it can prevent long-term complications of diabetes in patients with pancreatic diabetes. The initial treatment of all patients with type 3c diabetes should begin with a concentrated effort to correct lifestyle factors, including weight control, abstinence from alcohol, and smoking cessation. The goal of treatment in pancreatic diabetes is to achieve an HbA_{1c} level as close to normal as possible, while avoiding life-threatening hypoglycemia. Whether to choose insulin or noninsulin therapy for the initial treatment of pancreatic diabetes depends on the clinical presentation of the patient [4].

Insulin Therapy

Insulin replacement therapy is the only effective treatment option for patients with advanced pancreatic diabetes who are markedly hyperglycemic (fasting glucose >10 mmol/L or 180 mg/dL, and HbA_{1c} level >8.5%). Insulin therapy is often used as the treatment of first choice for patients with severe malnutrition and weight loss because the desired anabolic effects in such patients. Although patients with type 3c diabetes should be treated based on the general insulin dosing and regimen guidelines for type 1 and type 2 diabetes [47,48], the dose of insulin required to achieve and maintain glycemic control in type 3c diabetes may be significantly lower than in other types of insulin-dependent diabetes.

Insulin therapy for patients with type 3c diabetes is started with a bedtime 10 U or 0.2 U/kg dose of an intermediate-acting insulin or with a bedtime or monitoring dose of a long-acting insulin, with progressive dose increases based on the results of fasting and postprandial blood glucose determinations [4,47]. Intensive insulin therapy in combination with a preprandial dose of shortor ultra-short-acting insulin for postprandial hyperglycemia and a dose of long-acting insulin at bedtime for basal requirement is also recommended (Fig. 62.1) [25]. Since the long-acting insulin analogs are characterized by the absence of pronounced peaks and a 24-hour time–action profile, nocturnal hypoglycemia can be avoided.

Patients with pancreatic diabetes lack counterregulatory hormones, such as glucagon and PP, and thus are susceptible to hypoglycemia and other metabolic dysfunctions. Because of the lack of pancreatic enzymes and significant delay in digestion, there may be asynchrony between meal ingestion, delivery of exogenous insulin, and nutrient absorption.

Therapy with Other Hypoglycemic Agents

The hypoglycemic agents typically used to treat type 3c diabetes are the same as used to treat type 2 diabetes [30,47,48]. They may be tried as a valid approach in patients with pancreatic diabetes with mild hyperglycemia and relatively early in the course of the disease [38].

When the hyperglycemia in pancreatic diabetes secondary to chronic pancreatitis is mild ($HbA_{1c} < 8.0\%$) and concomitant insulin resistance is suspected, metformin is the preferred initial drug of choice for oral antidiabetic therapy because of improvement of insulin resistance



Figure 62.1 Intensive insulin therapy in combination with pre-meal short- or ultra-short-acting insulin and long-acting insulin glargine for basal requirement. *Source:* Kawabe et al. 2009 [25], Fig. 6. Reproduced with permission of Springer.

and reduction in risk of malignancy in patients with chronic pancreatitis [38]. Insulin and insulin secretagogues therapy may increase the risk of malignancy in patients with chronic pancreatitis [49], whereas metformin therapy has been shown to reduce the risk of pancreatic cancer by as much as 70% [50]. Metformin should be continued if insulin therapy must be added to achieve adequate glycemic control [4,7,11].

Therapy with insulin secretagogues (sulfonylureas and glinides) may also be considered in patients with pancreatic diabetes in the early stages (HbA_{1c} <8.0%) [38]. However, because the risk of hypoglycemia with these drugs may be greater in patients with impaired glucagon secretion, short-acting agents are preferable when meal ingestion is inconsistent. Sulfonylureas may increase the risk of severe and prolonged hypoglycemia.

Incretin-based therapies with GLP-1 analogs and dipeptidyl-peptidase-4 (DPP-4) inhibitors may be ineffective in pancreatic diabetes because natural incretin levels may already be high [41,42]. Moreover, the possible induction of pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer by incretin-based therapies has been widely debated [51], although a recent study reported a low incidence of pancreatitis among patients being treated with incretins and that the drugs do not increase the risk of pancreatitis [52]. It might be better to avoid their use in pancreatic diabetes patients until their safety is clearly confirmed.

Glitazones improve peripheral insulin resistance sensitivity, but are known to associate increased risk of fluid retention, congestive heart failure, and bone fracture. Fractures are a particular concern, because chronic pancreatitis patients are already at increased risk of osteoporosis. Alpha-glucosidase inhibitors (α -GI) specifically lower postprandial glucose excursions, but may aggravate diarrhea, bloating, and intestinal malnutrition. Such adverse effects may further impair intestinal digestion and absorption in patients with pancreatic exocrine dysfunction. The actions of sodium–glucose cotransporter-2 (SGLT-2) inhibitors are independent of insulin, but the weight loss should be considered, especially in patients with malnutrition. Thus, therapeutic effects of glitazones, α -GI, and SGLT-2 inhibitors on pancreatic diabetes have not been confirmed, and their use should generally be avoided [38].

Pancreatic Enzyme Replacement Therapy

Many patients with chronic pancreatitis manifest some degree of fat malabsorption, regardless of the presence of symptoms. Since clinically apparent protein and fat malabsorption does not occur until over 90% of pancreatic exocrine function is lost, exocrine pancreatic insufficiency and maldigestion may remain undetected by patients and their physicians. Impaired absorption of fat-soluble vitamins (A, D, E, and K) should be a concern in patients with even mild fat absorption. A decrease in serum 25-hydroxyvitamin D level has been observed in >90% of patients with pancreatic diseases [53]. Oral pancreatic enzyme replacement protects against the failure to absorb of fat-soluble vitamins and prevents metabolic bone diseases [39].

Several studies have shown improvement in the incretin response to ingestion of nutrients after pancreatic enzyme replacement in patients with pancreatic exocrine insufficiency due to chronic pancreatitis [44,45] and cystic fibrosis [46]. Adequate oral pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy should therefore be added to glycemic control therapy to improve clinical symptoms of steatorrhea and prevent qualitative malnutrition and metabolic complications. Diabetes and malabsorption may impair the metabolism of trace elements and decrease plasma concentrations of zinc and selenium.

500 Chapter 62

Total Pancreatectomy with Islet Autotransplantation

Total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation (TPIAT) is a potential treatment option for select patients with severe painful chronic or recurrent acute pancreatitis. Bellin et al. [54] reported being able to isolate significant islet mass in 27 patients with chronic pancreatitis and diabetes who underwent TPIAT. Recommendations for TPIAT in chronic pancreatitis have recently been published by the PancreasFest working group [55]. Numerous areas of potential future research in regard to TPIAT remain.

Prognosis of Pancreatic Diabetes

A long-term follow-up study of patients with chronic pancreatitis showed that 5.6% of them had died of diabetes [13]. The cause of death in half of the cases was

References

- Malka D, Hammel P, Sauvanet A et al. Risk factors for diabetes mellitus in chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2000;119:1324–1332.
- **2** Angelopoulos N, Dervenis C, Goula A et al. Endocrine pancreatic insufficiency in chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2005;5:122–131.
- **3** Wang W, Guo Y, Liao Z et al. Occurrence of and risk factors for diabetes mellitus in Chinese patients with chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2011;40:206–212.
- **4** Cui Y, Andersen DK. Pancreatogenic diabetes: Special considerations for management. Pancreatology 2011;11:279–294.
- 5 Bang UC, Benfield T, Hyldstrup L et al. Mortality, cancer, and comorbidities associated with chronic pancreatitis: a Danish nationwide matched-cohort study. Gastroenterology 2014;146:989–994.
- **6** American Diabetes Association. Diagnosis and classification of diabetes mellitus. Diabetes Care 2012;35(suppl 1): S64–71.
- 7 Andersen DK, Andersen-Sandberg A, Duell EJ et al. Pancreatitis –diabetes-pancreatic cancer: Summary of an NIDDK-NCI workshop. Pancreas 2013;42:1227–1237.
- 8 Hardt PD, Kloer HU, Brendel MD et al. Is pancreatic diabetes (type 3c diabetes) underdiagnosed and misdiagnosed? Diabetes Care 2008;31(suppl 2):S165–169.
- **9** Andersen DK. The practical importance of recognizing pancreatogenic or type 3c diabetes. Diabetes Metab Res Rev 2012;28:326–328.

hypoglycemia, and in the other half it was hyperglycemia. Another study reported finding that the major causes of death at an average of 5.5 years after the onset of diabetes were diabetic complications (about 48%), including cardiovascular and cerebrovascular diseases [12]. Ammann et al. (14) reported that the death rate in chronic pancreatitis was almost three times higher in a group that continued to abuse alcohol than in a group that decreased or ceased alcohol intake. An epidemiologic survey conducted in Japan revealed a mortality rate 2.3%, that hypoglycemia was the most frequent cause of death, and that many of the deceased patients had been treated with insulin but continued to consume alcohol [16]. Cessation of drinking and smoking may decrease the mortality rate from pancreatic diabetes.

Chronic pancreatitis, longstanding diabetes, and insulin therapy are known risk factors for pancreatic cancer [5,7,49]. Patients with diabetes secondary to chronic pancreatitis on insulin therapy are at very high risk of developing pancreatic cancer [4].

- 10 Ewald N, Kaufmann C, Raspe A et al. Prevalence of diabetes mellitus secondary to pancreatic diseases (type 3c). Diabetes Metab Res Rev 2012;28:338–342.
- 11 Ewald N, Hardt PD. Diagnosis and treatment of diabetes mellitus in chronic pancreatitis. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:7276–7281.
- 12 Koizumi M, Yoshida Y, Abe N et al. Pancreatic diabetes in Japan. Pancreas 1998;16:385–391.
- 13 Cavallini G, Frulloni L, Pederzoli P et al. Long-term follow-up of patients with chronic pancreatitis in Italy. Scand J Gastroenterol 1998;33:880–889.
- 14 Ammann RW, Muellhaupt B, Zurich Pancreatitis Study Group. The natural history of pain in alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 1999;116:1132–1140.
- **15** Balakrishnan V, Unnikrishnan AG, Thomas V et al. Chronic pancreatitis. A prospective nationwide study of 1,086 subjects from India. JOP 2008;9:593–600.
- 16 Ito T, Otsuki M, Igarashi H et al. Epidemiological study of pancreatic diabetes in Japan in 2005: A nationwide study. Pancreas 2010;39:829–835.
- Frulloni L, Gabbrielli A, Pezzilli R et al. Chronic pancreatitis: Report from a multicenter Italian survey (PanChroInfAISP) on 893 patients. Dig Liver Dis 2009;41:311–317.
- Yoshida K, Toki F, Takeuchi T et al. Chronic pancreatitis caused by an autoimmune abnormality. Proposal of the concept of autoimmune pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1995;40:1561–1568.
- **19** Okazaki K, Uchida K. Autoimmune pancreatitis. The past, present, and future. Pancreas 2015:44;1006–1016.

- **20** Ito T, Kawabe K, Arita Y et al. Evaluation of pancreatic endocrine and exocrine function in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2007;34:254–259.
- 21 Frulloni L, Scattolini C, Katsotourchi AM et al. Exocrine and endocrine pancreatic function in 21 patients suffering from autoimmune pancreatitis before and after steroid treatment. Pancreatology 2010;10:129–133.
- 22 Miyamoto Y, Kamisawa T, Tabata T et al. Short and long-term outcomes of diabetes mellitus in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis after steroid therapy. Gut Liver 2012;6:501–504.
- **23** Nakamura T, Imamura K, Takebe K et al. Correlation between pancreatic endocrine and exocrine function and characteristics of pancreatic endocrine function in patients with diabetes mellitus owing to chronic pancreatitis. Int J Pancreatol 1996;20:169–175.
- 24 Ito T, Otsuki M, Itoi T et al. Pancreatic diabetes in a follow-up survey of chronic pancreatitis in Japan. J Gastroenterol 2007;42:291–297.
- **25** Kawabe K, Ito T, Igarashi H et al. The current managements of pancreatic diabetes in Japan. Clin J Gastroenterol 2009;2:1–8.
- **26** Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB, Mullhaupt B et al. Cigarette smoking accelerates progression of alcoholic chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54:510–514.
- 27 Maisonneuve P, Frulloni L, Mullhaupt B et al. Impact of smoking on patients with idiopathic chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2006;33:163–168.
- 28 Govindaranjan M, Mohan V, Deepa R et al. Histopathology and immunohistochemistry of pancreatic islets in fibrocalculous pancreatic diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2001;51:29–38.
- 29 Schrader H, Menge BA, Schneider S et al. Reduced pancreatic volume and β-cell area in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2009;136:513–522.
- **30** Meier JJ, Giese A. Diabetes associated with pancreatic diseases. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2015;31:400–406.
- **31** Schrader H, Menge BA, Zeidler C et al. Determinants of glucose control in patients with chronic pancreatitis. Diabetologia 2010;53:1062–1069.
- 32 Meier JJ, Breuer TGK, Bonadonna RC et al. Pancreatic diabetes manifests when beta cell area declines by approximately 65% in humans. Diabetologia 2012;55:1346–1354.
- 33 Sasikala M, Talukdar R, Pavan kumar P et al. β -cell dysfunction in chronic pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 2012;57:1764–1772.
- **34** Pavan Kumar P, Radhika G, Rao GV et al. Interferonγ and glycemic status in diabetes associated with chronic pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2012;12:65–70.
- **35** Koliopanos A, Friess H, Kleeff J et al. Cyclooxygenase 2 expression in chronic pancreatitis: Correlation with

stage of the disease and diabetes mellitus. Digestion 2001;64:240–247.

- 36 Chen N, Unnikrishnan I R, Anjana RM et al. The complex exocrine-endocrine relationship and secondary diabetes in exocrine pancreatic disorders. J Clin Gastroenterol 2011;45:850–861.
- **37** Hennig R, Kekis PB, Friess H et al. Pancreatic polypeptide in pancreatitis. Peptides 2002;23:331–338.
- 38 Rickels MR, Bellin M, Toledo FGS et al. Detection, evaluation and treatment of diabetes mellitus in chronic pancreatitis: Recommendations from PancreasFest 2012. Pancreatology 2013;13:336–342.
- **39** Andersen DK. Mechanisms and emerging treatments of the metabolic complications of chronic pancreatitis. Pancreas 2007;35:1–15.
- **40** Rabiee A, Galiatsatos P, Salas-Carrillo R et al. Pancreatic polypeptide administration enhances insulin sensitivity and reduces the insulin requirement of patients on insulin pump therapy. J Diabetes Sci Technol 2011;5:1521–1528.
- **41** Knop FK, Vilsboll T, Hojberg P et al. The insulinotropic effect of GIP is impaired in patients with chronic pancreatitis and secondary diabetes mellitus as compared to patients with chronic pancreatitis and normal glucose tolerance. Regul Pept 2007;144:123–130.
- **42** Knop FK. Incretin hormones and beta cell function in chronic pancreatitis. Dan Med Bull 2010:57:B4163.
- **43** Knop FK, Vilsboll T, Larsen S et al. Increased postprandial responses of GLP-1 and GIP in patients with chronic pancreatitis and steatorrhea following pancreatic enzyme substitution. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2007;292:E324–330.
- **44** Perano SJ, Couper JJ, Horowitz M et al. Pancreatic enzyme supplementation improves the incretin hormone response and attenuates postprandial glycemia in adolescents with cystic fibrosis: a randomized crossover trial. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2014;99:2486–2493.
- **45** Ewald N, Bretzel RG. Diabetes mellitus secondary to pancreatic diseases (Type 3c) Are we neglecting an important disease? Eur J Intern Med 2013;24:203–206.
- **46** Nakamura T, Imamura K, Takebe K et al. Diabetic retinopathy in Japanese patients with long-standing diabetes due to calcifying pancreatitis. Tohoku J Exp Med 1994;174:49–58.
- **47** Nathan DM, Buse JB, Davidson MB et al. Medical management of hyperglycemia in Type 2 diabetes: a consensus algorithm for the initiation and adjustment of therapy. Diabetes Care 2009;32:193–203.
- **48** Inzucchi SE, Bergenstal RM, Buse JB et al. Management of hyperglycemia in type 2 diabetes: a patient-centered approach. Diabetes Care 2012;35:1364–1379.

502 Chapter 62

- **49** Singh S, Singh PP, Singh AG et al. Anti-diabetic medications and risk of pancreatic cancer in patients with diabetes mellitus: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Am J Gastroentreol 2013;108:510–519.
- **50** Sadeghi N, Abbruzzese JL, Yeung SJ et al. Metformin use is associated with better survival of diabetic patients with pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2012;18:2905–2912.
- **51** Meier JJ, Nauck MA. Risk of pancreatitis in patients treated with incretin-based therapies. Diabetologia 2014;57:1320–1324.
- **52** Li L, Shen J, Bala MM et al. Incretin treatment and risk of pancreatitis in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: systematic review and meta-analysis of

randomized and non-randomized studies. BMJ 2014;348:g2366.

- 53 Klapdor S, Richter E, Klapdor R. Vitamin D status and per-oral vitamin D supplementation in patients suffering from chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer disease. Anticancer Res 2012;32:1991–1998.
- 54 Bellin MD, Beilman GJ, Dunn T et al. Islet autotransplantation to preserve beta cell mass in selected patients with chronic pancreatitis and diabetes mellitus undergoing total pancreatectomy. Pancreas 2013;42:317–321.
- **55** Bellin MD, Freeman ML, Gelrud A et al. Total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation in chronic pancreatitis: Recommendations from PancreasFest. Pancreatology 2014;14:27–35.

Section 5

Autoimmune Pancreatitis
Epidemiology of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Terumi Kamisawa¹ and Tooru Shimosegawa²

¹ Department of Internal Medicine, Tokyo Metropolitan Komagome Hospital, Tokyo, Japan

² Division of Gastroenterology, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan

Introduction

There are two histologic types of autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP): (i) lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis (LPSP), which is called type 1 AIP, and (ii) idiopathic ductcentric pancreatitis (IDCP), which is called type 2 AIP. Type 1 AIP has come to be recognized as a pancreatic manifestation of IgG4-related disease [1]. Since 2002, several sets of diagnostic criteria for AIP have been developed worldwide and international consensus diagnostic criteria (ICDC) were created to incorporate the diagnostic strategies used in the different criteria [2].

There have been three nationwide epidemiologic surveys of AIP in Japan [3–5], as well as three international multicenter surveys of AIP [6–8]. In this chapter, the epidemiology of AIP is described based on the findings of these surveys.

Nationwide Survey of Autoimmune Pancreatitis in Japan

The first nationwide survey of AIP was conducted in Japan in 2002, and the estimated number of AIP patients was 900 [3]. This number increased 3.1 times to 2,790 in 2007 in the second Japanese nationwide survey [4]. This rapid increase in the number of AIP patients might be explained by the following: the focal type of AIP could not be diagnosed using the Japanese diagnostic criteria of 2002, and recognition of AIP increased in Japan.

The third nationwide survey in Japan was conducted in 2011 [5] using the Japanese diagnostic criteria of 2011 [9]. At that time, there were an estimated 5,745 AIP patients, and the overall prevalence rate was 4.6 per 100,000 population. The number of newly diagnosed AIP patients was estimated to be 1,808, and the annual incidence rate was 1.4 per 100,000 population. The male to female ratio was 3.2, and the patients' mean age was 66.3 years. Of the 936 patients, 86.4% presented with high serum IgG4 levels ($\geq 135 \text{ mg/dL}$), while almost 50% of patients were found to have localized pancreatic enlargement. Pancreatic tissue was obtained in 45.4% of cases, and tissue samples were obtained by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) in 63.8%. A total of 532 (57.9%) patients had extrapancreatic lesions: 153 had sialadenitis/ dacryoadenitis, 95 hilar sclerosing cholangitis, 76 retroperitoneal fibrosis, and others. Steroid treatment was given to 761 (82.3%) patients and it was effective in 96.3%. Maintenance steroid treatment was given to 84.6% and the relapse rate was 22.2%. Overall, 109 (11.8%) patients had malignant tumors, including 7 patients with pancreatic cancer.

First International Survey of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

The first international multicenter survey of AIP in 2009 involved 10 centers in 5 Asian countries (Japan, Korea, Taiwan, China, and India) [6]. A total of 327 AIP patients (258 males, 69 females; average age 60.0 years) who were diagnosed according to the Asian diagnostic criteria [10] were enrolled.

Obstructive jaundice was the most common initial symptom, followed by weight loss and abdominal pain. Diffuse swelling of the pancreas was common in Japan (64%) and Korea (81%), whereas segmental swelling of the pancreas was more commonly seen in Taiwan (70%)

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

and China (72%) (P < 0.01). In Japan, Korea, and Taiwan, 58–100% of patients had increased serum IgG4 levels. Pathologically, almost all Asian AIP patients were diagnosed with LPSP. Steroid therapy was the major therapeutic strategy and it was effective, although the rate of resection or bypass surgery was higher in Taiwan and China (P < 0.01).

Due to their geographic proximity, the populations of Japan, Korea, Taiwan, and China appear to share a common genetic background. AIP patients had fundamentally similar characteristics, with most being type 1 AIP in these countries. Differences in the rates of recognition of this disease might account for the differences in the clinical and pathophysiological characteristics of AIP in these countries.

Second International Survey of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

The second international, multicenter survey of AIP in 2010 involved 15 institutes from 8 countries (Japan, Korea, Taiwan, India, the United States, Germany, Italy, and the United Kingdom) [7]. A total of 731 AIP patients were enrolled; 204 cases were confirmed histologically to be LPSP, and 64 cases were confirmed to be IDCP. Various diagnostic criteria were used to diagnose AIP.

LPSP patients were approximately 16 years older than IDCP patients (61.6 years vs. 44.8 years), and there was no sex difference between the two groups. With respect to the initial presentation, obstructive jaundice was more common in LPSP than in IDCP (75% vs. 47%, P < 0.01), whereas abdominal pain (41% vs. 68%, P < 0.01) and acute pancreatitis (5% vs. 34%, P < 0.01) were more common in IDCP patients. LPSP patients were more likely than IDCP patients to have diffuse pancreatic swelling (40% vs. 25%, *P*<0.05), increased serum IgG4 levels (63% vs. 23%, P < 0.01), retroperitoneal fibrosis (7% vs. 0%, P < 0.05), and salivary gland swelling (12% vs. 0%, P < 0.01), while they were less likely to have ulcerative colitis (1% vs. 16%, P < 0.01). Surgery was more commonly performed for IDCP patients (60% vs. 78%, P = 0.01). Both groups showed good therapeutic responses to steroid treatment, though the relapse rate was significantly lower in IDCP patients (36% vs. 5%, *P*<0.01).

Among AIP patients whose diagnosis was not confirmed histologically, obstructive jaundice was the most frequent initial symptom in six countries, but it was less frequent in Italy (44%) and Germany (13%), while abdominal pain was the most frequent initial symptom in India (86%) and Germany (63%). Acute pancreatitis was common in Germany (66%) and Italy (32%). Overall, 85–100% of AIP patients had increased serum IgG4 levels in Japan, Taiwan, India, and the United States, while only 50–61% had increased serum IgG4 levels in other countries. Italian AIP patients often had ulcerative colitis (30%). Steroid treatment was given to 69–100% of AIP patients, with the initial prednisolone dose being 1 mg/kg/day in three countries, 0.6 mg/kg/day in two countries, and 30–40 mg/ day in the remaining three countries. This dose was then tapered by 5 mg every 1–2 weeks. The time from initiation to cessation of steroid therapy ranged from 3 months to 2 years, and all patients responded well to steroid therapy, with a relapse rate of 15% to 64% in steroid-treated patients (Table 63.1).

The clinical profiles of patients in six countries were similar to those of LPSP patients. However, different clinical profiles that appeared to include a mixture of LPSP and IDCP were observed in Italian and German AIP patients.

Third International Survey of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

The third international, multicenter survey of AIP in 2012 involved 23 institutes in 10 countries (Japan, Korea, Taiwan, the United States, Germany, Italy, the United Kingdom, Hungary, Sweden, and France) [8]. The patients were diagnosed using the ICDC [2], and the survey focused on long-term outcomes, including organ involvement, treatments, relapse frequency, and long-term sequelae.

The survey included 1,064 patients meeting the ICDC [2] for type 1 (n = 978) or type 2 (n = 86). The average ages of type 1 and type 2 patients were 61.4 and 39.9 years, respectively, and 77% of type 1 patients and 55% of type 2 patients (P < 0.01) were males. The proportion of patients diagnosed with type 2 AIP was lower in Asia (3.7%) than in both Europe (12.9%, P < 0.01) and North America (13.7%, P < 0.01) (Fig. 63.1).

In type 1 patients, jaundice was the most common presentation in 63%, followed by abdominal pain, but abdominal pain and inflammatory bowel disease were the most common in type 2 AIP. Most (74%) type 1 patients were initially treated with steroids, while only 62% of type 2 patients were treated with steroids (P=0.01).

Almost all type 1 and 2 AIP patients achieved remission, while 302 (31%) type 1 patients had at least one disease relapse, compared to 8 (9%, P<0.01) of type 2 patients. Most relapses in type 1 patients involved the biliary system or pancreas, while all relapses in type 2

Country	Japan	Korea	Taiwan	India	USA	Germany	Italy	UK
Number of pts	127	86	33	36	28	38	87	28
Average age, years	64.7	59.0	66.4	NA	64.1	45.5	43.4	57.6
Gender (% male)	106 (83%)	61 (71%)	29 (90%)	25 (69%)	22 (79%)	17 (45%)	54 (62%)	23 (82%)
Initial symptom								
Jaundice	77 (61%)	43 (50%)	23 (70%)	20 (56%)	22 (79%)	5 (13%)	38 (44%)	18 (64%)
Abdominal pain	16 (13%)	20 (23%)	6 (18%)	31 (86%)	14 (50%)	24 (63%)	17 (20%)	5 (18%)
Acute pancreatitis	3 (2%)	11 (13%)	6 (18%)	8 (22%)	7 (25%)	25 (66%)	28 (32%)	0
Diffuse pancreatic swelling	74 (58%)	73 (85%)	13 (39%)	15 (41%)	16 (57%)	18 (47%)	32 (37%)	5 (18%)
Elevation of serum IgG4	102/112 (91%)	32/62 (52%)	28/28 (100%)	36/36 (100%)	22/26 (85%)	19/31 (61%)	28/56 (50%)	15/28 (54%)
OOI								
Total involvement	80 (63%)	35 (41%)	(33%)	11 (31%)	21 (75%)	17 (44%)	13 (15%)	23 (82%)
Proximal bile duct	13 (10%)	9 (10%)	(25%)	7 (19%)	13 (46%)	10 (26%)	rare	22 (79%)
Renal lesions	11 (9%)	9 (10%)	(4%)	0	7 (25%)	0	2 (2%)	5 (18%)
Retroperitoneal fib.	5 (4%)	14 (16%)	(4%)	2 (6%)	4 (14%)	0	2 (2%)	2 (7%)
Salivary/lacrimal	27 (21%)	7 (8%)	(17%)	1 (3%)	2 (7%)	1 (3%)	4 (5%)	3 (11%)
Extensive LN	27 (21%)	6 (7%)	(17%)	1 (3%)	2 (7%)	0	NA	5 (8%)
Ulcerative colitis	4 (3%)	3 (3%)	0	2 (6%)	3 (11%)	0	26 (30%)	4 (14%)
Initial therapy								
Steroid	84%	85%	100%	100%	89%	71%	69%	93%
Response rate	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%	100%
Relapse rate	15%	26%	18%	25%	64%	15%	37%	54%

Table 63.1 Clinical, radiologic, and serologic features of nonhistologically confirmed AIP patients in the second international survey.

NA, not available; OOI, other organ involvement.

Source: Adapted from Kamisawa et al. 2011 [7]. Reproduced with permission of Wolters Kluwer Health.



Figure 63.1 Regional distribution of type 1 and 2 AIP based on the country of diagnosis. *Source:* Redrawn from Hart et al. 2012 [8]. Reproduced with permission of BMJ Publishing.

patients involved the pancreas. Several relapses occurred in type 1 AIP, but only one relapse occurred in type 2 AIP (Table 63.2). With or without alternative treatment, such as azathioprine, steroid retreatment remained effective for inducing remission.

Conclusions

With increased recognition of the concept of AIP and the development of diagnostic criteria, the number of AIP patients has increased rapidly in Japan. The recent nationwide survey in Japan estimated that there were 5,745 AIP patients, with an overall prevalence rate of 4.6 per 100,000 population.

The international surveys of AIP highlighted regional and ethnic differences in the pathologic and clinical features of AIP, as well as the quite different profiles of type 1 and type 2 AIP patients. Further multinational collaborations are required to improve our understanding of this disease. Whether or not the prevalence of type 2 AIP, for which no blood test is currently available, is being underestimated and whether AIP in general is a risk factor for pancreatic cancer or merely a common differential diagnosis will also have be determined by careful epidemiologic surveys. Table 63.2 Initial treatment strategies and relapse in type 1 and type 2 AIP patients in the third international survey.

	Type 1 (n=9	Type 1 AIP (<i>n</i> = 901)		Type 2 AIP (<i>n</i> =85)		
Initial treatment:	Successful remission	Relapse rate	Successful remission	Relapse rate		
Steroids	681/684 (99.6%)	35.8%	48/52 (92.3%)	15.3%		
Surgical resection	125/127 (98.4%)	30.2%	17/25 (68.0%)	0%		
Palliative surgical bypass	22/23 (95.7%)		1/2 (50.0%)			
Conservative	37/67 (55.2%)		4/6 (66.7%)			
	Type 1 (n=72	AIP 4)	Туре 2 (n=!	2 AIP 53)	P value	
Indications for steroid treatment:	п		n			
Jaundice	458 (63%)		13 (25%)		< 0.01	
Pancreatitis/abdominal pain	198 (27%)		34 (64%)		<0.01	
Inflammatory bowel disease	1 (0.1%)		23 (48%)		<0.01	
Location of relapse following steroid treatment:	n = 245 episode	es	n = 8 episodes			
Biliary system	124 (50.6%)		_			
Pancreas	107 (42.9%)		8			
Salivary	18 (7.3%)		_			
Frequency of relapse per subject:						
1 relapse	189 (77.1%)		8			
2 relapses	39 (15.9%)		_			
3 relapses	13 (5.3%)		_			
≥4 relapses	4 (1.6%)		_			

Source: Adapted from Hart et al. 2012 [8]. Reproduced with permission of BMJ Publishing.

References

- 1 Kamisawa T, Zen Y, Pillai S et al. IgG4-related disease. Lancet 2015;385(9976):1460–1471.
- 2 Shimosegawa T, Chari ST, Frulloni L et al. International consensus diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis: guidelines of the International Association of Pancreatology. Pancreas 2011;40:352–358.
- **3** Nishimori I, Tamakoshi A, Otsuki M, the Research Committee on Intractable Diseases of the Pancreas, Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan.

Prevalence of autoimmune pancreatitis in Japan from a nationwide survey in 2002. J Gastroenterol 2007;42 (suppl XVIII):6–8.

- **4** Kanno A, Nishimori I, Masamune A et al. Nationwide epidemiological survey of autoimmune pancreatitis in Japan. Pancreas 2012;41:835–839.
- **5** Kanno A, Masamune A, Okazaki K et al. Nationwide epidemiological survey of autoimmune pancreatitis in Japan in 2011. Pancreas 2015;44:535–539.

- **6** Kamisawa T, Kim MH, Liao WC et al. Clinical characteristics of 327 Asian patients with autoimmune pancreatitis based on Asian diagnostic criteria. Pancreas 2011;40:200–205.
- Kamisawa T, Chari ST, Giday SA et al. Clinical profile of autoimmune pancreatitis and its histological subtypes: an international multicenter survey. Pancreas 2011;40:809–814.
- 8 Hart PA, Kamisawa T, Brugge WR et al. Longterm outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis: a multicentre, international analysis. Gut 2012;62:1771–1776.
- **9** Shimosegawa T; Working Group Members of the Japan Pancreas Society; Research Committee on Intractable Pancreatic Diseases by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan. The amendment of the Clinical Diagnostic Criteria in Japan (JPS2011) in response to the proposal of the International Consensus of Diagnostic Criteria (ICDC) for autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2012;41:1341–1342.
- 10 Otsuki M, Chung JB, Okazaki K et al. Asian diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis: consensus of the Japan-Korea symposium on autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2008;43:403–408.

510

64

Pathogenesis of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Yoh Zen

Department of Diagnostic Pathology, Kobe University, Kobe, Japan

Introduction

Similar to many other immune-mediated conditions, a likely pathogenetic mechanism for autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) is the exposure of genetically susceptible individuals to environmental or intrinsic factors that results in orchestral immune reactions. Among the two distinct subtypes of AIP, type 1 has been the main target of pathogenetic studies [1]. Therefore, this chapter focuses on the prototypic type of immune-mediated pancreatitis. Although the molecular features of type 2 AIP are currently unclear, recently obtained findings on the less common form of AIP are also briefly introduced in the last section.

Type 1 Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Genetic Predisposition

The strongest genetic risk is related to human leukocyte antigens (HLA), with the subtypes DRB1*0405 and DQB1*0401 known to increase the susceptibility of Japanese populations to type 1 AIP [2]. The absence of aspartic acid at HLA DQ β 1 57 has also been correlated with disease relapse in Koreans [3]. Other potential disease-susceptible genes encode cytotoxic T lymphocyteassociated protein 4 (*CTLA4*), tumor necrosis factor- α (*TNFA*), Fc receptor-like protein 3 (*FCRL3*), and cationic trypsinogen (*PRSS1*) [4–7]. More comprehensive analyses including genome-wide association studies are required in order to obtain a better understanding of the genetic risks of this condition. Whether the associated HLA types identified in Asian patients are also associated with AIP type 1 in Caucasians is presently unknown.

Autoimmune Nature

Clinical findings showing that antinuclear antibodies are present in ~40% of patients with type 1 AIP suggest the involvement of autoimmunity in disease initiation or progression [8,9]. Patients also frequently have autoantibodies against carbonic anhydrase II (CA-II), lactoferrin, pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor, and/or trypsinogens [8,10]. Although the presence of these autoantibodies may explain predominantly lobular injury and other organ involvement (some of these enzymes are also expressed in other organs) in type 1 AIP, some may simply be secondary to extensive acinar destruction. None of the autoantibodies identified in patients with type 1 AIP have been proven to be of the IgG4 subtype.

In a recent study, circulating IgG1 and IgG4 isolated from patients with type 1 AIP were subcutaneously injected into neonatal mice in order to elucidate the tissue reactivity of patient-derived immunoglobulins [11]. IgG1 and IgG4 both caused pancreatic injury, as evidenced by stromal edema, acinar necrosis, hemorrhage, and the infiltration of polymorphonuclear leukocytes, and histologic changes were more extensive with IgG1. Interestingly, tissue destruction induced by IgG1 was suppressed by the simultaneous injection of patient IgG4, suggesting that IgG1 is the primary autoantibody against the pancreas, while patient IgG4 may exert inhibitory effects on pancreatic injury [11]. The similar anti-inflammatory induction of IgG4 was

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

previously reported in allergic individuals treated with desensitization therapy [12]. The underlying antigen of AIP type 1 remains currently unknown.

T Cells, Cytokines, Chemokines

Among the T-cell subsets, Th2 cells and regulatory T cells (Tregs) are activated in this condition, with the Th1/Th2 balance shifting in favor of Th2 [13,14]. However, the Th1 reaction is not fully suppressed [15]. The expression of IFN- γ in the tissues of type 1 AIP is similar to that in those of primary sclerosing cholangitis and primary biliary cholangitis, while the expression of Th2 cytokines (e.g., IL-4, IL-5, IL-13, and IL-21) is markedly stronger in type 1 AIP, with a large number of IL-4+ lymphocytes infiltrating the pancreas (Fig. 64.1) [13]. The proportions of Tregs are also increased in both tissue-infiltrating lymphocytes and peripheral blood mononuclear cells [13,16].

Th2 cytokines such as IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 supposedly contribute to tissue or serum eosinophilia and elevated serum IgE levels, which are sometimes observed in patients with type 1 AIP [17,18]. IL-10, a cytokine produced by Tregs, is also strongly expressed in type 1 AIP (Fig. 64.1) [13,14]. The combination of IL-4 and IL-10 may be relevant to the production of IgG4 because IL-4 induces the production of IgE and IgG4 from B cells and plasma cells, while IL-10 in addition to IL-4 suppresses the production of IgE, but selectively enhances that of IgG4 [19]. TGF- β , another regulatory cytokine, may play a central role in the fibrosing aspect of type 1 AIP.

The CCL1–CCR8 interaction appears to be crucial for the recruitment of Th2 cells and Tregs because 50% of Th2 lymphocytes and 60% of FOXP3+ Tregs express CCR8 [20]. CCL1 is expressed in the duct epithelium and endothelial cells, including those involved in obliterative phlebitis, in type 1 AIP [21]. CCL1+ sites are infiltrated by CCR8+ lymphocytes (Fig. 64.2). The CCL1–CCR8



Figure 64.1 Immunologic factors expressed in type 1 AIP (*in situ* hybridization). Lymphocytes expressing IL-4 or IL-10 are observed. The pancreatic duct positive for CCL1 is surrounded by CCR8+ lymphocytes. Sources: (Upper panels) Zen et al. 2007 [13]. Reproduced with permission of John Wiley & Sons. (Lower panels) Zen et al. 2013 [21]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.



Figure 64.2 Proposed immunologic interactions in type 1 AIP. Source: Hart et al. 2015 [1]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier. Copyright © 2015 AGA Institute. Published by Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

interaction may create a microenvironment in which Th2 cells and Tregs are abundant, leading to the IgG4 class switch through IL-4 and IL-10. This immunologic reaction is also probably responsible for the characteristic histologic changes observed in type 1 AIP such as periductal inflammation and obliterative phlebitis.

Expansion of B Cells and Plasmablasts

B-cell depletion therapy with anti-CD20 antibodies is effective for type 1 AIP, which highlights the crucial involvement of B cells in its pathogenesis [22]. The proportion of circulating plasmablasts increases in type 1 AIP, and decreases rapidly upon treatment. Expanded plasmablasts are mainly of the IgG4 type and oligoclonal in nature, with dominant clones varying among patients [23]. Similarly, tissue-resident and circulating IgG4switched B cells in type 1 AIP are oligoclonal [24]. The oligoclonality of IgG4-switched B cells/plasmablasts and the diverse dominant clones across patients support the hypothesis that IgG4 is less likely to be a pathognomonic autoantibody in this condition.

Roles of Plasma Cells

IgG4 is generally regarded as a noninflammatory antibody because of its relative inability to fix complement and its poor capacity to bind to Fc receptors [25]. This minor IgG subclass also has the unique ability to exchange a pair of heavy and light chains (the "Fab-arm exchange") [26]. This immunologic process causes IgG4 molecules to lose their antigen cross-linking ability, behave as monovalent antibodies, and become incapable of forming large immune complexes. Based on these anti-inflammatory aspects, IgG4 induction in type 1 AIP may be secondary in order to suppress inflammatory reactions, as suggested in the study described earlier, in which patient IgG1 and IgG4 were injected into mice [11].

In a recent global proteomic study, a robust proteomic approach with phosphopeptide enrichment methods identified 4,870 proteins including 1,121 phosphoproteins in frozen bile duct tissue involved in type 1 AIP [27]. In the pathway analysis based on strongly expressed or highly phosphorylated proteins, the immunologic pathway activated most significantly in type 1 AIP than in primary sclerosing cholangitis was Fc- γ receptormediated phagocytosis [27]. This signal cascade occurring inside macrophages is initiated by the interaction between IgG molecules and Fc- γ receptors on the cell membrane. Since the capacity of IgG4 to bind to Fc receptors is poor [25], this signal pathway may be activated by IgG subclasses other than IgG4.

A similar discussion will also be applied to hypocomplementemia, which is observed in ~40% of patients, particularly those with renal involvement [28]. Among the three complement activation systems, the classical pathway is predominantly activated in type 1 AIP. Since IgG4 cannot efficiently activate the classical pathway, complement fixation may be activated by other IgG subclasses, particularly IgG1, which fix complements more efficiently.

To summarize, the activation and expansion of particular subsets of lymphocytes have been identified in type 1 AIP, with the T-cell–B-cell interaction also being relevant to its pathogenesis (Fig. 64.2). The roles of IgG4 molecules in this condition have not yet been elucidated in detail. Other IgG subclasses, particularly IgG1, supposedly drive the disease, while IgG4 may be secondarily induced in order to suppress extensive immune responses in this markedly inflamed condition.

Type 2 Autoimmune Pancreatitis

The rarity of this condition as well as the lack of serologic and immunologic biomarkers has restricted our investigations on the pathogenesis of type 2 AIP. A single potential clue is that one third of patients have inflammatory bowel disease, particularly ulcerative colitis [29]. In our recent study, the immunopathologic features of type 2 AIP were compared with those of type 1 AIP and ulcerative colitis [30].

Quantitative PCR using mRNA extracted from pancreatic tissues revealed the markedly higher expression of IL-8 in type 2 AIP than in type 1 AIP. The expression of other cytokines (e.g., IFN- γ , IL-4, IL-10, and TNF- α) was similar in types 1 and 2 AIP or weaker in type 2 AIP. Immunostaining revealed that IL-8 was mainly expressed in the damaged duct epithelium, infiltrating neutrophils, and lymphocytes, with its expression being particularly strong around injured ducts (Fig. 64.3). This expression pattern of IL-8 was not observed in other forms of pancreatitis. Since IL-8 is a chemotactic factor for neutrophils, its aberrant expression in pancreatic ducts may underlie pathognomonic ductcentered, neutrophil-rich inflammation, known as granulocytic epithelial lesions (GELs), in type 2 AIP [31,32].

A similar expression pattern of IL-8 was also observed in colonic biopsies of active ulcerative colitis. IL-8 appeared to be aberrantly expressed in the crypt epithelium, particularly at sites of cryptitis and crypt abscesses [30]. The colonic epithelium was largely negative for this immunologic marker in infectious colitis, another form of neutrophil-rich enteritis. These findings indicate that IL-8 is one of the key molecules involved in the pathogenesis of type 2 AIP, and also suggest a pathogenetic link between type 2 AIP and ulcerative colitis.



Figure 64.3 IL-8 expression in type 2 AIP. Single immunostaining shows the extensive expression of IL-8 in pancreatic tissue. On double immunostaining, IL-8 (red) appears to be expressed in infiltrating inflammatory cells and pancreatic ducts that are also positive for cytokeratin (CK, green).

References

- Hart PA, Zen Y, Chari ST. Recent advances in autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;149: 39–51.
- 2 Kawa S, Ota M, Yoshizawa K et al. HLA DRB10405-DQB10401 haplotype is associated with autoimmune pancreatitis in the Japanese population. Gastroenterology 2002;122:1264–1269.
- **3** Park DH, Kim MH, Oh HB et al. Substitution of aspartic acid at position 57 of the DQbeta1 affects relapse of autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2008;134:440–446.
- 4 Chang MC, Chang YT, Tien YW et al. T-cell regulatory gene CTLA-4 polymorphism/haplotype association with autoimmune pancreatitis. Clin Chem 2007;53:1700–1705.
- 5 Umemura T, Ota M, Hamano H et al. Association of autoimmune pancreatitis with cytotoxic T-lymphocyte antigen 4 gene polymorphisms in Japanese patients. Am J Gastroenterol 2008;103:588–594.
- **6** Umemura T, Ota M, Hamano H et al. Genetic association of Fc receptor-like 3 polymorphisms with autoimmune pancreatitis in Japanese patients. Gut 2006;55:1367–1368.
- **7** Chang MC, Jan IS, Liang PC et al. PRSS1 but not SPINK1 variants increase the risk of type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2014;29:2038–2042.
- **8** Okazaki K, Uchida K, Fukui T. Recent advances in autoimmune pancreatitis: concept, diagnosis, and pathogenesis. J Gastroenterol 2008;43:409–418.
- 9 Aparisi L, Farre A, Gomez-Cambronero L et al. Antibodies to carbonic anhydrase and IgG4 levels in idiopathic chronic pancreatitis: relevance for diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54:703–709.
- 10 Löhr JM, Faissner R, Koczan D et al. Autoantibodies against the exocrine pancreas in autoimmune pancreatitis: gene and protein expression profiling and immunoassays identify pancreatic enzymes as a major target of the inflammatory process. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105:2060–2071.
- 11 Shiokawa M, Kodama Y, Kuriyama K. Pathogenicity of IgG in patients with IgG4-related disease. Gut 2016;65:1322–1332.
- 12 Aalberse RC, van der Gaag R, van Leeuwen J. Serologic aspects of IgG4 antibodies. I. Prolonged immunization results in an IgG4-restricted response. J Immunol 1983;130:722–726.
- 13 Zen Y, Fujii T, Harada K et al. Th2 and regulatory immune reactions are increased in immunoglobin G4-related sclerosing pancreatitis and cholangitis. Hepatology 2007;45:1538–1546.

- 14 Stone JH, Zen Y, Deshpande V. IgG4-related disease. N Engl J Med 2012;366:539–551.
- 15 Okazaki K, Uchida K, Ohana M et al. Autoimmunerelated pancreatitis is associated with autoantibodies and a Th1/Th2-type cellular immune response. Gastroenterology 2000;118:573–581.
- 16 Miyoshi H, Uchida K, Taniguchi T et al. Circulating naïve and CD4+CD25 high regulatory T cells in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2008;36:133–140.
- 17 Kamisawa T, Anjiki H, Egawa N et al. Allergic manifestations in autoimmune pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;21:1136–1139.
- 18 Sah RP, Pannala R, Zhang L et al. Eosinophilia and allergic disorders in autoimmune pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105:2485–2491.
- 19 Jeannin P, Lecoanet S, Delneste Y et al. IgE versus IgG4 production can be differentially regulated by IL-10. J Immunol 1998;160:3555–3561.
- 20 Soler D, Chapman TR, Poisson LR et al. CCR8 expression identifies CD4 memory T cells enriched for FOXP3+ regulatory and Th2 effector lymphocytes. J Immunol 2006;177:6940–6951.
- 21 Zen Y, Liberal R, Nakanuma Y et al. Possible involvement of CCL1-CCR8 interaction in lymphocytic recruitment in IgG4-related sclerosing cholangitis. J Hepatol 2013;59:1059–1064.
- 22 Hart PA, Topazian MD, Witzig TE et al. Treatment of relapsing autoimmune pancreatitis with immunomodulators and rituximab: the Mayo Clinic experience. Gut 2013;62:1607–1615.
- 23 Mattoo H, Mahajan VS, Della-Torre E et al. De novo oligoclonal expansions of circulating plasmablasts in active and relapsing IgG4-related disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2014;134:679–687.
- 24 Maillette de Buy Wenniger LJ, Doorenspleet ME, Klarenbeek PL et al. Immunoglobulin G4+ clones identified by next-generation sequencing dominate the B cell receptor repertoire in immunoglobulin G4 associated cholangitis. Hepatology 2013;57: 2390–2398.
- **25** Aalberse RC, Stapel SO, Schuurman J et al. Immunoglobulin G4: an odd antibody. Clin Exp Allergy 2009;39:469–477.
- **26** van der Neut Kolfschoten M, Schuurman J, Losen M et al. Anti-inflammatory activity of human IgG4 antibodies by dynamic Fab arm exchange. Science 2007;317:1554–1557.
- Zen Y, Britton D, Mitra V et al. A global proteomic study identifies distinct pathological features of IgG4-related and primary sclerosing cholangitis. Histopathology 2016;68:796–809.

- **28** Muraki T, Hamano H, Ochi Y et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis and complement activation system. Pancreas 2006;32:16–21.
- **29** Hart PA, Levy MJ, Smyrk TC et al. Clinical profiles and outcomes in idiopathic duct-centric chronic pancreatitis (type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis): the Mayo Clinic experience. Gut 2016;65:1702–1709.
- 30 Ku Y, Hong SM, Fujikura K et al. IL-8 expression in granulocytic epithelial lesions of idiopathic duct-centric pancreatitis (type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis). Am J Surg Pathol 2017;41:1129–1138.
- **31** Notohara K, Burgart LJ, Yadav D et al. Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis with periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltration: clinicopathologic features of 35 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27: 1119–1127.
- **32** Zamboni G, Lüttges J, Capelli P et al. Histopathological features of diagnostic and clinical relevance in autoimmune pancreatitis: a study on 53 resection specimens and 9 biopsy specimens. Virchows Arch 2004;445:552–563.

Histology of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Rajib Gupta¹ and Vikram Deshpande²

¹ Department of Pathology, University of Minnesota Medical Center, Minneapolis, MN, USA
² Massachusetts General Hospital & Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Introduction

Autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) is a distinct form of chronic pancreatitis, often presenting as a pancreatic mass, and characterized by a set of unique histopathologic features, frequent elevation of immunoglobulin IgG4 in serum and tissue and swift response to steroids. Although no specific antibody has been identified, the autoimmune nature of this disease is strongly supported by the finding of clonally expanded B- and T cells [1,2]. Currently there are two histologically distinct variants of AIP recognized: type 1 AIP and type 2 AIP. Type 1 AIP is the pancreatic manifestation of IgG4-related disease. In contrast, type 2 AIP bears no histologic resemblance to IgG4-related disease [3–5].

Type 1 Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Type 1 AIP (alternate names: lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis; IgG4-associated pancreatitis; AIP-lobulocentric) generally presents as an isolated tumefactive pancreatic lesion, and less commonly, as a synchronous or metachronous mass-forming lesion at other sites such as lymphadenopathy, sclerosing cholangitis, and pulmonary lesions. Grossly, the resected pancreas does not show a discrete mass, and is instead characterized by diffuse gland enlargement, invariably accompanied by fibrosis, creating a rock-hard pancreas. The pancreatic duct is narrow and multiple strictures may be seen; a dilated main pancreatic duct is distinctly unusual.

Type 1 AIP is characterized by the presence of three histologic features: (i) dense lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate, (ii) storiform fibrosis (Fig. 65.1), and (iii) obliterative

phlebitis (Fig. 65.2). Notably, these histologic features are also characteristic of IgG4-related disease [6,7]. While all three features are readily observed on a pancreatectomy specimen, obliterative phlebitis is seldom seen on a needle biopsy. Storiform fibrosis, a hallmark of type 1 AIP, is characterized by a swirling pattern of fibrosis consisting of short fascicles of spindle cells (which are either fibroblasts or myofibroblasts) and interspersed collagen, intimately intermixed with the dense inflammatory infiltrate composed of lymphocytes and plasma cells. These spindle cells are usually positive for smooth muscle actin and negative for desmin. This fibroinflammatory infiltrate is most prominent in the interlobular septa of the pancreas, but could also involve the pancreatic lobules and extrapancreatic adipose tissue. These characteristic histologic features may not be seen in patients with long-standing disease, instead pancreatic calculi may be observed in the late phase of the disease.

Although the inflammatory infiltrate may surround pancreatic ducts, histologic evidence of ductal injury is seldom observed. This is in contradistinction to type 2 AIP where ductal infiltration with neutrophils and/or intraductal aggregates of neutrophils, the so-called granulocytic epithelial lesions (GEL), is a prominent and defining feature of this disease. Other histologic features that may be observed include nonobliterative phlebitis, obliterative arteritis, markedly increased number of eosinophils in the pancreatic stroma and prominent lymphoid follicles with or without germinal centers.

Immunostaining for IgG4 usually reveals abundant IgG4+ plasma cells (>10 cells/HPF in core biopsies or 50 cells/HPF in resection specimens) in most cases of type 1 AIP [8,9]. A diffuse infiltrate of IgG4+ plasma cells is the norm; in contrast, focal pockets of IgG4+ cells are

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

65



Figure 65.1 Autoimmune pancreatitis type 1 with storiform type fibrosis.



Figure 65.2 Autoimmune pancreatitis type 1 with obliterative phlebitis. The arrow highlights an obliterated vein.

identified in other inflammatory and nonneoplastic diseases of the pancreas. It is important to emphasize that the histologic features are paramount, and neither tissue nor serum IgG4 are entirely specific for IgG4-related disease; this immunoglobulin subclass is also identified in a wide range of inflammatory and neoplastic entities including pancreatic adenocarcinoma [10]. In addition, rare examples of type 1 AIP negative for tissue and/or serum IgG4 have been reported [11,12]. An elevated IgG4 to IgG ratio of greater than 40% represents a more specific marker of type 1 AIP [8,13].

The overwhelming majority of lymphocytes are CD4+ T cells [9]. Aggregates composed of B lymphocytes are invariably identified. Macrophages are only obvious on special stains such as CD68 and CD163. The B- and T lymphocytes as well as plasma cell populations are polyclonal. It should be noted that plasma cells bearing other immunoglobulins—IgE, IgG1, IgG2, and IgG3—are also found within the inflammatory infiltrate, although IgG4-bearing plasma cells tend to dominate.

Differential Diagnosis

The histologic features on a resected pancreas are highly characteristic and unlikely to be mistaken for other inflammatory and neoplastic diseases of the pancreas. However, the diagnosis on a core biopsy is far more challenging [14]. The closest histologic mimic is welldifferentiated pancreatic adenocarcinoma, a disease that may be associated with elevated serum and/or tissue IgG4. However, careful attention to the clinical, imaging, and histologic features should assist in excluding malignancy. Nevertheless, a needle biopsy may not capture the diagnostic areas, and such nondiagnostic biopsies are not uncommon. The primary role of a fine needle aspiration biopsy is to rule out malignancy; however, in some cases the fibro-inflammatory nature of the process may also be discerned [15]. Other forms of chronic pancreatitis such as groove pancreatitis and type 2 AIP may also mimic type 1 AIP, although these diseases show few, if any, IgG4+ plasma cells [16].

One recently described variant of chronic pancreatitis, follicular pancreatitis, also deserves mention [17,18]. Although both AIP and follicular pancreatitis cases show dense lymphoplasmacytic inflammation, the latter is characterized by the presence of large and prominent lymphoid aggregates with germinal centers, typically located in the periductal region and may surround the main pancreatic duct. Notably, the main pancreatic duct is often dilated, a feature not seen in AIP. Follicular pancreatitis does not appear to represent an IgG4-related disease, and tissue IgG4+ cells are either absent or fewer than typically seen in type 1 AIP. Anecdotal evidence suggests that like type 1 AIP, follicular pancreatitis may respond to immunosuppressive therapy.

Pancreatic Cancer and Autoimmune Pancreatitis

In recent years, a number of cases of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) arising in patients with AIP have been reported [19–24]. One study has also looked at the association between pancreatic intraepithelial lesions (PanIN) and AIP and found that the number of PanIN lesions are increased in AIP, with fewer such preneoplastic lesions in chronic pancreatitis [25]. Whether there is an increased risk of PDAC in patients with AIP remains an open question.

Type 2 Autoimmune Pancreatitis

On macroscopic examination, type 2 AIP (alternative names: idiopathic duct-centric pancreatitis; AIP with GELs; AIP-ductal) is similar to type 1 AIP, although a discrete mass may be appreciable. Although the disease is localized to the pancreas, there appears to be a strong association between type 2 AIP and inflammatory bowel disease.

Type 2 AIP is a pancreas-centric disease characterized histologically by: (i) dense periductal lymphoplasmacytic inflammation, and (ii) periductal and/or intraluminal infiltration of small and medium-sized interlobular ducts by neutrophils resulting in variable degree of duct destruction (Fig. 65.3) [4,7,26]. Neutrophils within acini are a frequent feature, and may represent the only diagnostic clue on a biopsy. Notably absent in type 2 AIP are



Figure 65.3 Autoimmune pancreatitis type 2. The image shows a pancreatic duct surrounded by a lymphoplasmacytic inflammatory infiltrate. Intraductal neutrophils are identified (arrow), granulocytic epithelial lesions.

storiform fibrosis, obliterative phlebitis, and diffuse infiltrates of IgG4+ plasma cells, although occasional clusters of IgG4+ cells may be seen. Other notable but inconstant features include: nonobliterative phlebitis, tissue eosinophilia, lymphoid aggregates, and periductal granulomas.

Differential Diagnosis

Histologically, alcohol-related chronic pancreatitis may mimic type 2 AIP; however, both the presence as well as the severity of periductal inflammation and GELs is lower in alcohol-related pancreatitis. Additionally, alcohol-related pancreatitis shows characteristic histologic features, including dilated ducts containing inspissated proteinaceous material and calculi, features seldom seen in early-stage AIP. The differential diagnosis also includes groove pancreatitis, although GELs are uncommon in this disease.

Unclassified Autoimmune Pancreatitis

In spite of general agreement regarding criteria pertaining to the histopathologic diagnosis of type 1 and type 2 AIP, a few cases such as examples of type 1 AIP with GELs defy classification, and these biopsies are best regarded as "unclassified AIP."

Conclusions

The two forms of AIP are clinically, histologically, and immunologically distinctive (Table 65.1). The histologic diagnosis of AIP on a core biopsy relies on the coexistence of supportive clinical, laboratory, radiologic findings. In the absence of characteristic histologic features, the presence of elevated numbers of IgG4+ plasma cells is a relatively nonspecific feature and may be seen adjacent to a PDAC.

Table 65.1 Histopathologic differences between type 1 and type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis

Features	Type 1 AIP	Type 2 AIP
Storiform fibrosis in interlobular stroma	present	absent
Periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate	usually mild	usually moderate to marked
Overt duct injury associated with infiltration by neutrophils (GEL)	usually absent	present
Lobular infiltration by neutrophils	usually absent	frequently present
Eosinophils in the stroma	common	rare
Lymphoid follicles in the stroma	can be present	rare
Phlebitis	present, usually obliterative in nature	uncommon; if present, nonobliterative in nature
Tissue IgG4 count	elevated, biopsy >10 per HPF, resection >50 per HPF	generally not elevated
IgG4/IgG ratio	>40%	<40%

References

- 1 Doorenspleet ME, Hubers LM, Culver EL et al. IgG4+ B-Cell receptor clones distinguish IgG4-related disease from primary sclerosing cholangitis and biliary/pancreatic malignancies. Hepatology 2016;64(2):501–507.
- 2 Mattoo H, Mahajan VS, Maehara T et al. Clonal expansion of CD4 cytotoxic T lymphocytes in patients with IgG-related disease. J Allergy Clin Immunol 2016;138(3):825–838.
- Beshpande V, Chicano S, Finkelberg D et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: a systemic immune complex mediated disease. Am J Surg Pathol 2006;30(12): 1537–1545.
- 4 Deshpande V, Gupta R, Sainani N et al. Subclassification of autoimmune pancreatitis: a histologic classification with clinical significance. Am J Surg Pathol 2011;35(1):26–35.
- 5 Notohara K, Burgart LJ, Yadav D, Chari S, Smyrk TC. Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis with periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltration: clinicopathologic features of 35 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27(8):1119–1127.
- **6** Shinagare S, Shinagare AB, Deshpande V. Autoimmune pancreatitis: a guide for the histopathologist. Semin Diagn Pathol 2012;29(4):197–204.
- Zhang L, Chari S, Smyrk TC et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) type 1 and type 2: an international consensus study on histopathologic diagnostic criteria. Pancreas 2011;40(8):1172–1179.
- Beshpande V, Zen Y, Chan JK et al. Consensus statement on the pathology of IgG4-related disease. Mod Pathol 2012;25(9):1181–1192.
- **9** Mahajan VS, Mattoo H, Deshpande V, Pillai SS, Stone JH. IgG4-related disease. Annu Rev Pathol 2014;9:315–347.
- 10 Dhall D, Suriawinata AA, Tang LH, Shia J, Klimstra DS. Use of immunohistochemistry for IgG4 in the distinction of autoimmune pancreatitis from peritumoral pancreatitis. Hum Pathol 2010;41(5):643–652.
- 11 Balasubramanian G, Sugumar A, Smyrk TC et al. Demystifying seronegative autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2012;12(4):289–294.
- 12 Hart PA, Smyrk TC, Chari ST. Lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis without IgG4 tissue infiltration or serum IgG4 elevation: IgG4-related disease without IgG4. Mod Pathol 2015;28(2):238–247.
- 13 Deshpande V. The pathology of IgG4-related disease: critical issues and challenges. Semin Diagn Pathol 2012;29(4):191–196.
- 14 Detlefsen S, Mortensen MB, Pless TK, Cribe AS, de Muckadell OB. Laparoscopic and percutaneous core

needle biopsy plays a central role for the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis in a single-center study from Denmark. Pancreas 2015;44(6):845–858.

- 15 Deshpande V, Mino-Kenudson M, Brugge WR et al. Endoscopic ultrasound guided fine needle aspiration biopsy of autoimmune pancreatitis: diagnostic criteria and pitfalls. Am J Surg Pathol 2005;29(11):1464–1471.
- 16 Levenick JM, Gordon SR, Sutton JE, Suriawinata A, Gardner TB. A comprehensive, case-based review of groove pancreatitis. Pancreas 2009;38(6):e169–175.
- 17 Gupta RK, Xie BH, Patton KT et al. Follicular pancreatitis: a distinct form of chronic pancreatitis—an additional mimic of pancreatic neoplasms. Hum Pathol 2016;48:154–162.
- 18 Zen Y, Ishikawa A, Ogiso S, Heaton N, Portmann B. Follicular cholangitis and pancreatitis: clinicopathological features and differential diagnosis of an under-recognized entity. Histopathology 2012;60(2):261–269.
- **19** Ghazale A, Chari S. Is autoimmune pancreatitis a risk factor for pancreatic cancer? Pancreas 2007;35(4):376.
- **20** Ikeura T, Miyoshi H, Uchida K et al. Relationship between autoimmune pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer: a single-center experience. Pancreatology 2014;14(5):373–379.
- **21** Motosugi U, Ichikawa T, Yamaguchi H et al. Small invasive ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas associated with lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis. Pathol Int 2009;59(10):744–747.
- 22 Witkiewicz AK, Kennedy EP, Kennyon L, Yeo CJ, Hruban RH. Synchronous autoimmune pancreatitis and infiltrating pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: case report and review of the literature. Hum Pathol 2008;39(10):1548–1551.
- **23** Zhang X, Liu X, Joseph L, Zhao L, Hart J, Xiao SY. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma with autoimmune pancreatitis-like histologic and immunohistochemical features. Hum Pathol 2014;45(3):621–627.
- 24 Kamisawa T, Tsuruta K, Okamoto A et al. Frequent and significant K-ras mutation in the pancreas, the bile duct, and the gallbladder in autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2009;38(8):890–895.
- **25** Gupta R, Khosroshahi A, Shinagare S et al. Does autoimmune pancreatitis increase the risk of pancreatic carcinoma?: a retrospective analysis of pancreatic resections. Pancreas 2013;42(3):506–510.
- **26** Notohara K, Nishimori I, Mizuno N et al. Clinicopathological features of type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis in Japan: results of a multicenter survey. Pancreas 2015;44(7):1072–1077.

Clinical Manifestation of Type 1 Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Tooru Shimosegawa, Morihisa Hirota, and Atsushi Kanno

Division of Gastroenterology, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan

Type 1 and Type 2 Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Professor Henri Sarles of Marseilles was first to point out that in some cases, autoimmunity may be involved in the pathogenesis of chronic pancreatitis [1]. In 1961, he investigated the pathology of 10 cases of noncalcifying chronic pancreatitis with poor prognosis showing unique clinical features such as fever, jaundice, abdominal pain, and emaciation. Pathologic findings, including the predominant appearance of inflammatory cells and severe fibrosis in the pancreas, the elevation of serum gammaglobulin, and the ineffectiveness of antibiotics, suggested the possible involvement of "self-immunization" in the pathogenesis.

The disease concept of autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) was established in a case report by Yoshida et al. in 1995 [2]. The case was a 68-year-old female who presented with painless jaundice. After examining the patient in detail and comparing their findings with similar cases in the literature, Yoshida et al. proposed a new disease concept, which they coined AIP, characterized by the following: unique clinical finding of frequent onset of painless jaundice, the morphologic finding of diffuse enlargement of the pancreas with pancreatic duct narrowing, the serologic findings of elevated serum gamma-globulin levels and the appearance of autoantibodies, the histologic findings of abundant lymphocytes and severe fibrosis, the presence of other complicating diseases, such as other autoimmune diseases, and the therapeutic effectiveness of steroids. These clinical features coincide with those of the subsequently classified type 1 AIP. In 1991, Kawaguchi et al. had already reported a unique type of pancreatitis with a peculiar histology called "lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis (LPSP)," which is characterized by massive infiltration of lymphocytes with fibrosis and plasma cells centered around the pancreatic ducts, together with obliterative phlebitis [3]. LPSP is considered to be the current histopathologic definition of type 1 AIP. In 2001, Hamano et al. first reported the specific elevation of serum IgG4, the serologic feature of AIP [4], and subsequently confirmed the prominent infiltration of IgG4+ plasma cells in the affected tissues and organs [5]. These findings supported the view that most clinical features of AIP reported from Japan since the proposal of the disease concept by Yoshida et al. correspond to those of the later defined type 1 AIP [6].

Conversely, based on a pathologic re-evaluation of pancreatic tissues resected for suspected pancreatic cancer in Western countries, another type of pancreatitis involving immunologic mechanisms was proposed. In 2003, Notohara et al. reported the presence of inflammatory changes characterized by an infiltration of numerous granulocytes, chiefly around the inter- and intralobular ducts, with occasional destruction of duct epithelium and accumulation of granulocytes in the duct lumen in these pancreatic specimens. This finding subsequently became known as "idiopathic duct-centric pancreatitis (IDCP)" [7]. IDCP is considered to be a pathologic counterpart of "nonalcoholic duct-destructive chronic pancreatitis (NADCP)" previously reported by Ectors et al. [8]. Zamboni et al. also noticed an infiltration of granulocytes around ducts with occasional disruption of duct epithelium in a histologic examination of tumor-forming chronic pancreatitis, and pathologically defined this as "granulocytic epithelial lesions (GEL)" [9]. The pancreatitis characterized by GEL is understood to be a kind of AIP due to its histologic features involving the massive infiltration of inflammatory cells and fibrosis around

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

66

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

ducts, as well as the occasional association with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD). However, this tends to develop in younger patients with acute episodes of pancreatitis, regardless of sex, and with no specific serum markers [9].

As described earlier, while the AIP proposed in Japan shows various clinical features and has a histologic definition of "LPSP," AIP proposed in Western countries is pathologically defined as "IDCP/GEL" and shows clearly different clinical features [10]. The Mayo Clinic assigned the nomenclature of "type 1 AIP" to the former and "type 2" to the latter [11]. The classification of AIP was discussed as a topic at a satellite symposium of the Japan Pancreas Society and the American Pancreatic Association Joint Meeting held in Honolulu in 2009, and an international consensus referred to as the "Honolulu Consensus" was reached. The "Honolulu Consensus" approved the classification of AIP into two subtypes, type 1 and type 2, pathologically defined as LPSP and IDCP/GEL, respectively, and proposed additional investigation into the clinical and pathologic features of these subtypes in order to further clarify their identities [12].

International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria (ICDC) for Autoimmune Pancreatitis

With regard to the diagnosis of AIP, various criteria have been proposed from many countries, with the Japanese criteria in 2002 being the first [13]. These include the following: Japanese clinical diagnostic criteria (2002 [13], 2006 [14]); Korean diagnostic criteria (2006 [15], 2007 [16]); the HISORt criteria of the Mayo Clinic (2006 [17], 2009 [18]); Asian criteria (2008 [19]); Italian criteria (2006 [10], 2009 [20]); and Spanish criteria (2005 [21]). Since all of these had been devised before the Honolulu Consensus, different types of AIP were mixed in the cases diagnosed using these criteria.

The international consensus diagnostic criteria of AIP (ICDC) proposed in 2011 are at present the sole criteria for classifying AIP into type 1 and type 2 [12] and can diagnose both types separately [22]. The ICDC are common global criteria that were compiled by world experts after discussion at a consensus symposium during the 14th meeting of the International Association of Pancreatology (IAP) held in Fukuoka, Japan in 2010.

Using the ICDC, AIP can be diagnosed by a combination of the following five cardinal features: (i) parenchymal imaging (P); (ii) ductal imaging (D); (iii) serology (S); (iv) other organ involvement (OOI); and (v) histology of the pancreas (H), with response to steroids (Rt) as an optional criterion. In order to provide a degree of flexibility in the diagnostic process, respective features are categorized as level 1 and 2 findings depending on their diagnostic reliability (Table 66.1) [22]. In addition, by employing a combination-based framework, the ICDC enable the diagnosis of AIP in any situation and in any country, even if the practice patterns and priority of diagnostic modalities are different.

The strategy of the ICDC is to reduce the number of other cardinal features necessary for the diagnosis of typical cases showing diffuse enlargement of the pancreas, whereas for cases with focal enlargement or atypical appearance, a stricter approach using a combination of more specific findings is employed for differentiation from pancreatic cancer. In addition to pancreatic imaging, the following are used to diagnose type 1 AIP: (i) elevation of serum IgG4 for serology; (ii) histologic findings of extrapancreatic organs, imaging of bile duct, retroperitoneal fibrosis (RF), physical evidence of sialadenitis, and radiologic finding of renal involvement for other organ involvement; and (iii) LPSP for histology of the pancreas. To diagnose type 2 AIP, IBD was adopted for other organ involvement and IDCP/GEL for histology of the pancreas (Table 66.2). A definitive or probable diagnosis is given for both types of AIP depending on the number of findings and their reliability. The diagnosis of not otherwise specified (NOS) is made for cases that satisfy the imaging findings but lack other cardinal features and show response to steroids (Table 66.3). Although the ICDC seem somewhat complicated, they were reported to show superior sensitivity, specificity, and accuracy compared with any other diagnostic criteria for AIP proposed in the past [23].

Clinical Features of Type 1 Autoimmune Pancreatitis

To strictly separate type 1 AIP cases and clarify their specific clinical features, the selection of cases with histologically confirmed LPSP or cases diagnosed with type 1 by the ICDC [22] or the ICDC-based criteria [24] is required. Here we summarize the clinical features of type 1 AIP that satisfy the above conditions from eight recent studies which had a relatively large number of patients (Table 66.4) [25–32].

Patient Profiles and Symptoms

Type 1 AIP shows a tendency to develop in elderly men with painless jaundice [25–32]. The average age range at onset was 60.5-66.3 years, which is clearly higher than that of type 2 AIP (34–52.5 years). Roughly more than 70% (66.7–91.9%) of the type 1 AIP cases were male, which

Table 66.1 Level 1 and level 2 criteria for type 1 AIP.

	Criterion	Level 1	Level 2		
Р	Parenchymal imaging	Typical: Diffuse enlargement with delayed enhancement (sometimes associated with rim-like enhancement)	Indeterminate (including atypical [†]): Segmental/focal enlargement with delayed enhancement		
D	Ductal imaging (ERP)	Long (>1/3 length of the main pancreatic duct) or multiple strictures without marked upstream dilatation	Segmental/focal narrowing without marked upstream dilatation (duct size, <5 mm)		
S	Serology	IgG4, >2 × upper limit of normal value	IgG4, 1–2×upper limit of normal value		
OOI	Other organ involvement	 a or b a) Histology of extrapancreatic organs (any 3 of the following) 1) Marked lymphoplasmacytic infiltration with fibrosis and without granulocytic infiltration 2) Storiform fibrosis 3) Obliterative phlebitis 4) Abundant (>10 cells/HPF) IgG4+ cells b) Typical radiologic evidence (at least 1 of the following) 1) Segmental/multiple proximal (hilar/intrahepatic) or proximal and distal bile duct stricture 2) Retroperitoneal fibrosis 	 a or b a) Histology of extrapancreatic organs including endoscopic biopsies of bile duct[†] (Both of the following) 1) Marked lymphoplasmacytic infiltration with fibrosis and without granulocytic infiltration 2) Abundant (>10 cells / HPF) IgG4-positive cells b) Physical or radiologic evidence (at least 1 of the following) 1) Symmetrically enlarged salivary/lachrymal glands 2) Radiologic evidence of renal involvement described in association with AIP 		
Н	Histology of the pancreas	 LPSP (core biopsy/resection) At least 3 of the following: 1) Periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate without granulocytic infiltration 2) Obliterative phlebitis 3) Storiform fibrosis 4) Abundant (>10 cells/HPF) IgG4+ cells 	 LPSP (core biopsy) Any 2 of the following: 1) Periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate without granulocytic infiltration 2) Obliterative phlebitis 3) Storiform fibrosis 4) Abundant (>10 cells/HPF) IgG4+ cells 		
Respoi (Rt)*	nse to steroid	Diagnostic steroid trial Rapid (≤ 2 wk) radiologically demonstrable resolution extrapancreatic manifestations	or marked improvement in pancreatic/		

* Diagnostic steroid trial should be conducted carefully by pancreatologists with caveats only after negative workup for cancer including endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration.

[†] Atypical: Some AIP cases may show low-density mass, pancreatic ductal dilatation, or distal atrophy. Such atypical imaging findings in patients with obstructive jaundice and/or pancreatic mass are highly suggestive of pancreatic cancer. Such patients should be managed as pancreatic cancer unless there is strong collateral evidence for AIP, and a thorough workup for cancer is negative.

^{*} Endoscopic biopsy of duodenal papilla is a useful adjunctive method because ampulla often is involved pathologically in AIP.

Source: Shimosegawa et al. 2011 [22]. Reproduced with permission.

appeared slightly higher than the ratio for type 2 (54.9–73.7%); however, this difference was not significant.

The most frequent initial symptom of type 1 AIP was painless jaundice, which occurred more frequently in type 1 (60–90%) than in type 2 (13–68.4%) AIP patients [25–32]. Meanwhile, abdominal pain showed a tendency to occur more frequently in type 2 (31.6–76.7%) than in type 1 AIP patients (10–58.3%). Acute pancreatitis (AP) was a rare initial symptom in type 1 AIP patients, whereas about 34-40% of type 2 AIP patients presented with AP. Diabetes mellitus (DM), mostly type 2 DM, was a complication in more than half (59.5–68%) of the type 1 AIP patients, which was considerably higher compared with the type 2

patients (14–26.7%) [28–31]. Among the patients with DM, 34.3% had DM before the onset of AIP, 56.9% developed DM concurrently, and only 8.8% developed DM after steroid treatment [33]. Mild to moderate exocrine dysfunction was frequently observed [34,35], and therefore caution should be exercised because 12–50% of type 1 AIP patients may experience weight loss [27,28,31].

Imaging Findings

Characteristic imaging findings of AIP are diffuse or localized enlargement of the pancreas and narrowing of the main pancreatic duct (MPD). It is impossible to

	Criterion	Level 1	Level 2	
Р	Parenchymal imaging	Typical: Diffuse enlargement with delayed enhancement (sometimes associated with rim-like enhancement)	Indeterminate (including atypical [†]): Segmental/focal enlargement with delayed enhancement	
D	Ductal imaging (ERP)	Long (>1/3 length of the main pancreatic duct) or multiple strictures without marked upstream dilatation	Segmental/focal narrowing without marked upstream dilatation (duct size, <5 mm)	
OOI	Other organ involvement		Clinically diagnosed inflammatory bowel disease	
Н	Histology of the pancreas (core biopsy/resection)	 IDCP: Both of the following: 1) Granulocytic infiltration of duct wall (GEL) with or without granulocytic acinar inflammation 2) Absent or scant (0–10 cells/HPF) IgG4+ cells 	 Both of the following: Granulocytic and lymphoplasmacytic acinar infiltrate Absent or scant (0–10 cells/HPF) IgG4+ cells 	
Response to steroid (Rt)*		Diagnostic steroid trial Rapid (≦2 wk) radiologically demonstrable resolution or marked improvement in pancreatic/ extrapancreatic manifestations		

 Table 66.2
 Level 1 and level 2 criteria for type 2 AIP.

* Diagnostic steroid trial should be conducted carefully by pancreatologists with caveats only after negative workup for cancer including endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration.

⁺ Atypical: Some AIP cases may show low-density mass, pancreatic ductal dilatation, or distal atrophy. Such atypical imaging findings in patients with obstructive jaundice and/or pancreatic mass are highly suggestive of pancreatic cancer. Such patients should be managed as pancreatic cancer unless there is strong collateral evidence for AIP, and a thorough workup for cancer is negative. *Source:* Shimosegawa et al. 2011 [22]. Reproduced with permission.

Diagnosis	Primary basis for diagnosis	Imaging evidence	Collateral evidence
Definitive type 1 AIP	Histology	Typical/Indeterminate	Histologically confirmed LPSP (level 1 H)
	Imaging	Typical/Indeterminate	Any non-D level 1/2 Two or more from level 1 (+ level 2 D*)
	Response to steroid	Indeterminate	Level 1 S/OOI + Rt or Level 1 D + Level 2 S/OOI/H + Rt
Probable type 1 AIP	Histology	Indeterminate	Level 2S/OOI/H + Rt
Definitive type 2 AIP		Typical/Indeterminate	Histologically confirmed IDCP (level 1 H) or Clinical IBD + level 2 H + Rt
Probable type 2 AIP		Typical/Indeterminate	Level 2H/clinical IBD + Rt
AIP-NOS		Typical/Indeterminate	D 1/2 + Rt (case with only D 1/2)

Table 66.3 Diagnosis of definitive and probable type 1 and type 2 AIP, and AIP-NOS.

* Level 2 D is counted as level 1 in this setting.

Source: Shimosegawa et al. 2011 [22]. Reproduced with permission.

differentiate type 1 from type 2 AIP solely by imaging findings [25–32]. Typical cases with a diffuse type show a prominently swollen hypoechoic pancreas referred to as a "sausage-like appearance" on ultrasound [36,37] (Fig. 66.1a). Delayed enhancement of the pancreas is a finding characteristic of AIP on dynamic computed tomography (CT) (Fig. 66.1b,c) and magnetic resonance imaging. In addition, some patients show a low-density rim-like structure referred to as a "capsule-like rim" that may reflect fibroinflammatory changes extending outside the pancreas [38] (Fig. 66.1d,e). The prevalence of a "capsule-like rim" is reportedly from 25–48.6% [27,28]. Since this finding is very specific to AIP, it is useful to differentiate AIP from pancreatic cancer [39]. A Korean report suggested a significantly higher rate of "capsule-like rim" in type 1 AIP compared with type 2 [28], whereas no difference was found in a report from North America [27].

MPD narrowing is another important finding of AIP, and the assessment should be done using endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography imaging (ERCP) [36]

524 Chapter 66

Table 66.4 Comparison of clinical features of Type 1 and Type 2 AIP in eight recent reports.

Diagnosis		Type 1 AIP (LPSP)	Type 2 AIP (IDCP/GEL)
Mean age (y)		60.5-66.3	34–52.5
Male ratio (%)		66.7–91.9	54.9-73.3
Initial symptom	Jaundice (%)	60–90	13-68.4
	Abdominal pain (%)	10–58.3	31.6-76.7
	Acute pancreatitis (%)	2.7-5	34-40
Imaging	Diffuse swelling (%)	15–75	16-73.3
	Focal swelling (%)	17.7–70	26.7-85
Serology	Elevation of serumlgG4 (%)	63-86.4	0–23
	Elevation of serumlgG (%)	54.1-56.4	0
	ANA (%)	18.2–33.5	0
	RA (%)	17.2–35	0
Other organ involvement	Sclerosing cholangitis (%)	10.3-42.9	0–23
	Sialadenitis (%)	8.1-22.2	0
	Retroperitoneal fibrosis (%)	1.6–11	0
	Renal involvement (%)	3.2–13.5	0–3
	Lung involvement (%)	1.6-4.1	0
	Lymphadenopathy (%)	8–26	0
	Ulcerative colitis (%)	1-3.2	15.7-33.3
	Crohn's disease (%)	0.2–1.6	2-3.9
Steroid treatment	Response rate (%)	92–100	100
	Relapse rate (%)	22.2-41.2	0–5

The data are the lowest and highest values shown in the 8 studies [Refs. 24-31].

(Fig. 66.2a). MPD narrowing with an irregular duct wall is characteristic of AIP, and branch ducts are often visible, even at the narrowed MPD [39]. Mild to moderate dilatation of ducts upstream of the narrowing is an important finding for differentiation from pancreatic cancer, because pancreatic cancer usually shows marked dilatation in the upstream section of the duct [39] (Fig. 66.2b,c). Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) is considered inadequate for the precise evaluation of narrowed ducts in AIP because of the insufficient resolution [40]. [¹⁸F]fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET) is useful for judging the response to steroids. FDG accumulates densely in the affected pancreatic and extrapancreatic lesions in AIP, but promptly improves in response to steroids [41] (Fig. 66.2d,e).

Enlargement of the pancreas and narrowing of MPD are findings seen in almost all cases of AIP, and they often provide a clue for suspected AIP. Although no specific tendencies have been observed in the proportion of diffuse and localized types between type 1 and 2 AIP (Table 66.4), special care should be taken regarding the differentiation of focal type AIP from pancreatic cancer. According to a report from Japan [32], enlarged pancreas can be observed in 92.9% of AIP cases, and the proportion of diffuse (more than two-thirds), segmental (one third to two-thirds), and focal (less than one third) involvement was 52.6%, 27.6%, and 17.7%, respectively, whereas atypical imaging such as a tumor-like appearance was only seen in 0.5%. Similarly, MPD narrowing was observed in 89.6% of AIP patients, and the proportion of diffuse narrowing (more than two-thirds the entire length of the MPD), segmental narrowing (one third to two-thirds), and focal narrowing (less than one third) was 44.5%, 31.4%, and 17.3%, respectively, with multiple narrowing seen in 3.7%.

Blood Tests

Serum IgG4 is a biomarker with high specificity to type 1 AIP and is elevated in 63–86.4% of all type 1 AIP patients [25–32]. It is far superior to IgG and gamma-globulin in terms of sensitivity and specificity, and therefore, the ICDC adopted IgG4 as the lone serum marker of type 1



Figure 66.1 Characteristic parenchymal imaging of type 1 AIP. (a) Diffuse enlargement of the pancreas called "sausage-like appearance" on US. (b,c) Delayed enhancement of the pancreatic lesion on the dynamic CT (arrows). The low-density area in the pancreatic tail (b) is enhanced in the late phase (c). (d) "Capsule-like rim" is shown in the body-tail region of the swollen pancreas (arrows) on the contrast-enhanced CT. (e) MRI T2WI imaging shows the "capsule-like rim" (arrows).

AIP [22]. Its elevation in blood is caused by an overproduction of polyclonal IgG4, and 135 mg/dL is usually employed as the cut-off value. However, since it is reported that up to 10% of pancreatic cancer patients may also show a value higher than the normal upper limit [42], the level 1 finding for serology in the ICDC set the cut-off at more than double the normal upper limit. The serum IgG4 level is considered to reflect disease activity, but the average value differs. For example, average IgG4 levels of 533 mg/dL and 241 mg/dL were reported in Japan [32] and Korea [28], respectively. The serum IgG level increases in 54.1-56.4% of type 1 AIP patients [25-32], and the prevalence of antinuclear antibody and rheumatoid factor are 18.2-33.5% and 17.2-35%, respectively [25-32]. In addition, there are some reports involving cases with excessive eosinophilia [43] and low serum complement levels with formation of IgG1 immune complex [44].

Other autoantibodies that may appear in AIP patients include anticarbonic anhydrase II antibody [45], antilactoferrin antibody [45], antipancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor antibody [46], antiamylase α -2A

antibody [47], and autoantibodies suspected of crossactivity with plasminogen-binding protein of *H. pylori* and ubiquitin-protein ligase E3 component n-recognin 2 [48], although their practical significance, usefulness, and specificity to AIP subtypes have not yet been clarified.

Pathologic Findings of the Pancreas

LPSP is the histopathologic definition of type 1 AIP [11,12]. It consists of the following four items: (i) prominent infiltration of lymphocytes and plasma cells without granulocytes in the parenchyma and around ducts; (ii) storiform, that is, whirl-like fibrosis; (iii) obliterative phlebitis; and (iv) appearance of more than 10 IgG4+ plasma cells per a high-power field [22]⁰ (Fig. 66.3a–d). In contrast to IDCP/GEL, which is characterized by a disruption of duct epithelium (Fig. 66.3e,f), the preservation of ductal lining is a distinct histologic feature of LPSP. The histologic diagnosis of type 1 AIP in the ICDC is categorized as level 1 when three or more of the four features are found, and categorized as level 2 when only two of four items are observed. Some rare cases

(a) (d)



Figure 66.2 (a) Characteristic ductal imaging of type 1 AIP on the ERCP. The main pancreatic duct (MPD) shows diffuse narrowing with irregular duct walls and visible branch ducts. (b) Focal narrowing of the MPD in the pancreatic head without association of remarkable upstream dilatation (arrows) in type 1 AIP. Intrapancreatic bile duct also shows severe narrowing. (c) Marked MPD dilatation (arrows) upstream of severe stenosis (arrowhead) by pancreatic cancer. (d,e) [¹⁸F] fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET) imaging of the pancreas in a type 1 AIP patient. The pancreas showed diffuse and strong accumulation of FDG in the body and tail regions (d), which disappeared in response to steroid treatment (e).

showing LPSP with abundant eosinophils have been reported [49]. The use of resected or core biopsy specimens of the pancreas is the principle approach for pathologic diagnosis, because an adequate amount of pancreatic tissue is necessary for the correct diagnosis of type 1 and type 2 AIP [22].

Extrapancreatic Lesions

Various extrapancreatic lesions appear synchronously and metachronously in about 45–80% of type 1 AIP patients [25–32]. Other than bile duct stenosis, these lesions are specific to type 1 AIP and are rarely seen in type 2. On the other hand, IBD such as ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease are frequent complications, occurring at a rate of 15.7–33.3% in type 2 AIP, but at an extremely low rate in type 1 AIP (Table 66.4) [25–32].

The pathologic findings of extrapancreatic lesions are remarkably similar to those of the pancreas, which is the reason why type 1 AIP is regarded as the pancreatic manifestation of systemic IgG4-related disease [50]. Sclerosing cholangitis is the extrapancreatic lesion most frequently seen in type 1 AIP patients (10.3-42.9%) [25-32]. It appears as bile duct narrowing at the hepatic hilum and/or narrowing of the intrahepatic or intrapancreatic bile duct (Fig. 66.4a,b); however, proximal bile duct involvement is regarded as a more specific finding for sclerosing cholangitis in type 1 AIP [22,51-53]. Due to its prompt response to steroids and differences in imaging findings, sclerosing cholangitis occurring in type 1 AIP is a different pathologic condition from primary sclerosing cholangitis [51-53]. The second most frequent extrapancreatic lesion is sialadenitis, which appears in 8.1-22.2% of patients [25-32]. In typical cases, the bilateral lachrymal glands of the upper eyelids



Figure 66.3 LPSP (a–d) and IDCP/GEL (e,f). These images were kindly provided by Kenji Notohara (Department of Pathology, Kurashiki Central Hospital). (a) Numerous lymphocytes and plasma cells are seen around a duct with association of thick fibrosis. The ductal epithelium is preserved nearly intact. (b) Storiform fibrosis. (c) Obliterative phlebitis (arrows). (d) Immunostaining for IgG4 shows abundant IgG4+ plasma cells in the pancreas of type 1 AIP. (e) Massive infiltration of inflammatory cells with granulocytes around pancreatic ducts in the pancreas of type 2 AIP. (f) Granulocytes infiltrate into the duct epithelium and destroy the epithelial structure.

(Fig. 66.5a,b) and/or bilateral submandibular glands (Fig. 66.5c,d) swell symmetrically, becoming palpable, elastic hard, smooth surface nodules or tumors without tenderness that may correspond to Mikulicz disease [54] or Küttner tumor [55], and are considered to be clinical and pathologic entities distinct from Sjögren syndrome because the former involves predominantly submandibular glands, presents with milder dry mouth symptoms, shows negative SS-A/SS-B antibodies and infiltration of numerous IgG4-positive plasma cells, and shows good response to steroids. Retroperitoneal fibrosis (RF) occurs in about 10% (1.6–11%) of type 1 AIP patients and is



Figure 66.4 Sclerosing cholangitis in type 1 AIP. (a) Severe stenosis (arrows) of the bile duct at the hepatic hilum. (b) Stricture of the intrapancreatic bile duct (arrows).



Figure 66.5 Lachrymo-sialadenitis in type 1 AIP. (a) Bilateral lachrymal glands swell symmetrically (arrows). (b) FDG accumulation in the swollen lachrymal glands (arrows). (c) Bilateral submandibular glands swell symmetrically (arrows). (d) FDG accumulation in the swollen submandibular glands (arrows).

observed as a soft tissue band or mass in front of or around the abdominal aorta [5] (Fig. 66.6a). Renal involvement is seen as various imaging findings on contrast-enhanced CT such as tumor/nodule-like appearances and multiple perfusion defects in the renal cortex [56,57] (Fig. 66.6b,c). These findings are observed reportedly in 3.2–13.5% of AIP patients [25–32].

Other pathologic conditions suspected as extrapancreatic lesions of type 1 AIP include the following: inflammatory aortic aneurysm [58]; tubulointerstitial nephritis [59–61], swelling of the papilla of Vater [62–66] (Fig. 66.6d), hilar lymphadenopathy [67], chronic thyroiditis [68], inflammatory pseudotumors [69,70], prostatitis [71,72], interstitial lung disease [73] (Fig. 66.6e), hypophysitis [70] (Fig. 66.6f,g), autoimmune thrombocytopenia [74], hepatopathy [75], autoimmune neurosensory hearing loss [76], uveitis [77], and Schönlein-Henoch purpura [76].

Response to Steroids and Relapse

The standard therapy for type 1 AIP is oral administration of prednisolone, which is effective in more than 92% of patients and shows nearly a 100% response rate [25– 32] (Table 66.4). Response can be seen usually within 2 weeks after the initiation of steroid treatment, and improvements in swollen pancreas and extrapancreatic lesions are sometimes accompanied by a decrease in serum IgG and IgG4. Another important clinical feature of type 1 AIP is the high rate of relapse, which occurs in 22-41.2% of patients [25–32] (Table 66.4). It is reported that relapse occurs in the pancreas in 55.4% of type 1 AIP patients, in the bile duct in 28%, in the lachrymal and salivary glands in 8.3%, and as RF in 5.7% [32]. Type 2 AIP shows a significantly lower relapse rate (0–9%) than type 1 AIP [25–32].



Figure 66.6 Extrapancreatic lesions of type 1 AIP. (a) Retroperitoneal fibrosis can be seen as a soft tissue surrounding the abdominal aorta (arrow). (b,c) Low-density perfusion defects of the renal cortex on dynamic CT (arrows). (d) Swollen duodenal papilla Vater. (e) CT findings of the interstitial pneumonitis in type 1 AIP. (f,g) Hypophysitis associated with type 1 AIP. MRI imaging shows a remarkably swollen stalk and body of the pituitary gland (f, arrows). FDG-PET imaging shows an intense accumulation of FDG in the pituitary gland (g, arrow).

IgG4-Related Disease (IgG4-RD)

Because type 1 AIP is considered to be a systemic fibrous disease characterized by an increased number of IgG4+ plasma cells with overproduction of IgG4 [50], in 2003, Kamisawa et al. proposed the new concept of "IgG4-related sclerosing disease" [78–80]. Various other names were proposed, including SHIPS (systemic IgG4-related plasmacytic syndrome) [81], with Mikulicz disease as one such representative, and IgG4-MOLPS (IgG4-related multiorgan lymphoproliferative syndrome) [82], from the viewpoint of IgG4+ plasma cell proliferative disease. The nomenclature was subsequently unified as IgG4-related disease (IgG4-RD) [83]. IgG4-RD includes

References

- 1 Sarles H, Sarles J-C, Muratore R, Guien C. Chronic inflammatory sclerosis of the pancreas: an autonomous pancreatic disease? Am J Dig Dis 1961;6:688–698.
- 2 Yoshida K, Toki F, Takeuchi T, Watanabe S-I, Shiratori K, Hayashi N. Chronic pancreatitis caused by an autoimmune abnormality. Proposal of the concept of autoimmune pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1995;40:1561–1568.
- **3** Kawaguchi K, Koike M, Tsuruta K, Okamoto A, Tabata I, Fujita N. Lympho-plasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis with cholangitis: a variant of primary sclerosing cholangitis extensively involving pancreas. Hum Pathol 1991;22:387–395.
- 4 Hamano H, Kawa S, Horiuchi A et al. High serum IgG4 concentrations in patients with sclerosing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2002;344:732–738.
- **5** Hamano H, Kawa S, Ochi Y et al. Hydronephrosis associated with retroperitoneal fibrosis and sclerosing pancreatitis. Lancet 2002;359:1403–1404.
- 6 Okazaki K, Uchida K, Matsushita M, Takaoka M. Autoimmune pancreatitis. Intern Med 2005;44:1215–1223.
- 7 Notohara K, Burgart LJ, Yadav D, Chari S, Smyrk TC. Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis with periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltration. Clinico- pathologic features of 35 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27:1119–1127.
- 8 Ectors N, Maillet B, Aerts R et al. Non-alcoholic duct destructive chronic pancreatitis. Gut 1997;41:263–268.
- 9 Zamboni G, Lüttges J, Capelli P et al. Histopathological features of diagnostic and clinical relevance in autoimmune pancreatitis: a study on 53 resection specimens and 9 biopsy specimens. Virchows Arch 2004;445:552–563.

sclerosing cholangitis (IgG4-SC), Mikulicz disease (IgG4-Mikulicz), tubulointerstitial nephritis (IgG4-nephropathy), RF, inflammatory pseudotumors, inflammatory aortic aneurysm, periaortitis, and periarteritis, among others [50,83].

Regarding the diagnosis of IgG4-RD, comprehensive diagnostic criteria for IgG4-RD were compiled in 2011 [84] and have been used for the screening of this disease. However, since the criteria are heavily based on histologic findings, other diagnostic criteria more specific to AIP [22], IgG4-SC [85], IgG4-Mikulicz [86], and IgG4-related kidney disease [87] should be applied to cases if tissue biopsy is difficult and/or confirmation of the respective diagnosis is necessary.

- 10 Pearson RK, Longnecker DS, Chari ST et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: does it exist? Pancreas 2003;27:1–13.
- 11 Sugumar A, Smyrk TC, Takahashi N, Levy MJ, Chari ST. Lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis (LPSP) and idiopathic duct centric pancreatis (IDCP) are distinct clinical forms of autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP). Pancreas 2008;37:497.
- 12 Chari ST, Kloeppel G, Zhang L, Notohara K, Lerch MM, Shimosegawa T, The Autoimmune Pancreatitis International Cooperative Study Group (APICS). Histopathologic and clinical subtypes of autoimmune pancreatitis. The Honolulu consensus document. Pancreas 2010;39:549–554.
- 13 Members of the Criteria Committee for Autoimmune Pancreatitis of the Japan Pancreas Society. Diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis by the Japan Pancreas Society (2002). Suizou 2002;17:587.
- 14 Okazaki K, Kawa S, Kamisawa T et al. Clinical diagnostic criteria of autoimmune pancreatitis: revised proposal. J Gastroenterol 2006;41:626–631.
- 15 Kim K-P, Kim M-H, Kim JC, Lee SS, Seo DW, Lee SK. Diagnostic criteria for autoimmune chronic pancreatitis revisited. World J Gastroenterol 2006;12:2487–2496.
- 16 Choi EK, Kim M-H, Kim JC et al. The Japanese diagnostic criteria for autoimmune chronic pancreatitis: is it completely satisfactory? Pancreas 2006;33:13–19.
- 17 Chari ST, Smyrk TC, Levy MJ et al. Diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis: the Mayo Clinic experience. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4:1010–1016.
- 18 Chari ST, Takahashi N, Levy MJ et al. A diagnostic strategy to distinguish autoimmune pancreatitis from pancreatic cancer. Clin Gastroenteol Hepatol 2009;7:1097–1103.

- 19 Otsuki M, Chung JB, Okazaki K et al., The Research Committee on Intractable Diseases of the Pancreas provided by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan, Korean Society of Pancreatobiliary Diseases. Asian diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis: consensus of the Japan–Korea Symposium on Autoimmune Pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2008;43:403–408.
- **20** Frulloni L, Scattolini C, Falconi M et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: difference between the focal and diffuse forms in 87 patients. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:2288–2294.
- **21** Aparisi L, Farre A, Gomez-Cambronero L et al. Antibodies to carbonic anhydrase and IgG4 levels in idiopathic chronic pancreatitis: relevance for diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54:703–709.
- 22 Shimosegawa T, Chari ST, Frulloni L et al. International consensus diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis. Guidelines of the International Association of Pancreatology. Pancreas 2011;40:352–358.
- 23 Sumimoto K, Uchida K, Mitsuyama T et al. A proposal of a diagnostic algorithm with validation of International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis in a Japanese cohort. Pancreatology 2013;13:230–237.
- 24 Okazaki K, Shimosegawa T., The Working Group Members of the Japan Pancreas Society and the Research Committee on Intractable Diseases of the Pancreas supported by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan. The amendment of the clinical diagnostic criteria in Japan (JPS2011) in response to the proposal of the international consensus of diagnostic criteria (ICDC) for autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2012;41:1341–1342.
- **25** Sah RP, Chari ST, Pannala R et al. Differences in clinical profile and relapse rate of type 1 versus type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139:140–148.
- 26 Kamisawa T, Chari ST, Giday SA et al. Clinical profile of autoimmune pancreatitis and its histological subtypes. An international multicenter survey. Pancreas 2011;40:809–814.
- 27 Deshpande V, Gupta R, Sainani N et al. Subclassification of autoimmune pancreatitis: a histologic classification with clinical significance. Am J Surg Pathol 2011;35:26–35.
- 28 Song TJ, Kim JH, Kim M-H et al. Comparison of clinical findings between histologically confirmed type 1 and type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;27:700–708.
- **29** Detlefsen S, Zamboni G, Frulloni L et al. Clinical features and relapse rates after surgery in type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis differ from type 2: a study of

114 surgically treated European patients. Pancreatology 2012;12:276–283.

- **30** Hart PA, Kamisawa T, Brugge WR et al. Long-term outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis: a multicenter, international analysis. Gut 2013;62:1771–1776.
- **31** Notohara K, Nishimori I, Mizuno N et al. Clinicopathological features of type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis in Japan. Results of a multicenter survey. Pancreas 2015;44:1072–1077.
- 32 Kanno A, Masamune A, Okazaki K et al., The Research Committee on Intractable Diseases of the Pancreas. Nationwide epidemiological survey of autoimmune pancreatitis in Japan in 2011. Pancreas 2015;44:535–539.
- **33** Ito T, Nakamura T, Fujimori N et al. Characteristics of pancreatic diabetes in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. J Dig Dis 2011;12:210–216.
- **34** Kamisawa T, Egawa N, Inokuma S et al. Pancreatic endocrine and exocrine function and salivary gland function in autoimmune pancreatitis before and after steroid therapy. Pancreas 2003;27:235–238.
- **35** Ito T, Kawabe K, Arita Y et al. Evaluation of pancreatic endocrine and exocrine function in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2007;34:254–259.
- **36** Okazaki K, Kawa S, Kamisawa T et al., The Working Committee of the Japan Pancreas Society and the Research Committee on Intractable Diseases of the Pancreas supported by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan. Amendment of the Japanese Consensus Guidelines for Autoimmune Pancreatitis, 2013. I. Concept and diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2014;49:567–588.
- 37 Irie H, Ito T. US, CT and MRI findings of autoimmune pancreatitis based on "Clinical diagnostic criteria of autoimmune pancreatitis 2006." Suizou 2007;22:629–633.
- 38 Irie H, Honda H, Baba S et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: CT and MR characteristics. Am J Radiol 1998;170:1323–1327.
- **39** Kamisawa T, Imai M, Chen PY et al. Strategy for differentiating autoimmune pancreatitis from pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 2008;37:e62–67.
- **40** Kamisawa T, Tu Y, Egawa N et al. Can MRCP replace ERCP for the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis? Abdom Imaging 2009;34:381–384.
- **41** Nakajo M, Jinnouchi S, Fukukura Y, Tanabe H, Tateno R, Nakajo M. The efficacy of whole-body FDG-PET or PET/CT for autoimmune pancreatitis and associated extrapancreatic autoimmune lesions. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2007;34:2088–2095.
- **42** Ghazale A, Chari ST, Smyrk TC et al. Values of serum IgG4 in the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis and in distinguishing it from pancreatic cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2007;102:1646–1653.

- 532 Chapter 66
 - 43 Kamisawa T, Anjiki H, Egawa N, Kubota N. Allergic manifestations in autoimmune pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;21:1136–1139.
 - 44 Muraki T, Hamano H, Ochi Y et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis and complement activation system. Pancreas 2006;32:16–21.
 - **45** Okazaki K, Uchida K, Ohana M et al. Autoimmunerelated pancreatitis is associated with autoantibodies and Th1/Th2-type cellular immune response. Gastroenterology 2000;118:573–581.
 - 46 Asada M, Nishio A, Uchida K et al. Identification of a novel autoantibody against pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2006;33:20–26.
 - **47** Endo T, Takizawa S, Tanaka S et al. Amylase alpha-2A autoantibodies: novel marker of autoimmune pancreatitis and fulminant type 1 diabetes. Diabetes 2009;58:732–737.
 - 48 Frulloni L, Lunardi C, Simone R et al. Identification of a novel antibody associated with autoimmune pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2009;361:2135–2142.
 - **49** Abraham SC, Leach S, Yeo CJ et al. Eosinophilic pancreatitis and increased eosinophils in the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27:334–342.
 - 50 Kamisawa T, Takuma K, Egawa N, Tsuruta K, Sasaki T. Autoimmune pancreatitis and IgG4-related sclerosing disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;7:1–9.
 - **51** Nakazawa T, Ohara H, Yamada T et al. Atypical primary sclerosing cholangitis cases associated with unusual pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 2001;48:625–630.
 - **52** Nakazawa T, Ohara H, Sano H et al. Clinical differences between primary sclerosing cholangitis and sclerosing cholangitis with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2005;30:20–25.
 - **53** Nakazawa T, Ohara H, Sano H, Ando T, Joh T. Schematic classification of sclerosing cholangitis with autoimmune pancreatitis by cholangiography. Pancreas 2006;32:229.
 - **54** Yamamoto M, Harada S, Ohara M et al. Clinical and pathological differences between Mikulicz's disease and Sjögren's syndrome. Rheumatology 2005;44:227–234.
 - 55 Kitagawa S, Zen Y, Harada K et al. Abundant IgG4positive plasma cell infiltration characterizes chronic sclerosing sialadenitis (Küttner's tumor). Am J Surg Pathol 2005;29:783–791.
 - 56 Takahashi N, Kawashima A, Fletcher JG, Chari ST. Renal involvement in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis: CT and MR imaging findings. Radiology 2007;242:791–801.
 - 57 Takeda S, Haratake J, Kasai T, Takaeda C, Takazakura E. IgG4-associated idiopathic tubulointerstitial nephritis complicating autoimmune pancreatitis. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2004;19:474–476.

- 58 Kasashima S, Zen Y, Kawashima A et al. Inflammatory abdominal aortic aneurysm: close relationship to IgG4-related periaortitis. Am J Surg Pathol 2008;32:197–204.
- 59 Uchiyama-Tanaka Y, Mori Y, Kimura T et al. Acute tubulointerstitial nephritis associated with autoimmune-related pancreatitis. Am J Kidney Dis 2004;43:e18–e25.
- **60** Morimoto J, Hasegawa Y, Fukushima H et al. Membranoproliferative glomerulonephritis-like glomerular disease and concurrent tubulointerstitial nephritis complicating IgG4-related autoimmune pancreatitis. Inter Med 2009;48:157–162.
- **61** Nishi H, Shibagaki Y, Hirano K et al. Laboratory and imaging features of kidney involvement in autoimmune pancreatitis: incidence, correlation, and steroid therapy response. Clin Nephrol 2010;73:253–259.
- 62 Unno H, Saegusa H, Fukushima M, Hamano H. Usefulness of endoscopic observation of the main duodenal papilla in the diagnosis of sclerosing pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2002;56:880–884.
- 63 Sahin P, Pozsár J, Simon K, Íllyés G, László F, Topa L. Autoimmune pancreatitis associated with immunemediated inflammation of the papilla of Vater. Report on two cases. Pancreas 2004;29:162–166.
- 64 Kamisawa T, Tu Y, Nakajima H, Egawa N, Tsuruta K, Okamoto A. Usefulness of biopsying the major duodenal papilla to diagnose autoimmune pancreatitis: a prospective study using IgG4-immunostaining. World J Gastroenterol 2006;12:2031–2033.
- **65** Kubota K, Iida H, Fujisawa T et al. Clinical significance of swollen duodenal papilla in autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2007;35:e51–e60.
- **66** Jung JG, Lee JK, Lee KH et al. Comparison of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography with papillary biopsy and endoscopic ultrasound-guided pancreatic biopsy in the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreatology 2015;15:259–264.
- **67** Saegusa H, Momose M, Kawa S et al. Hilar and pancreatic gallium-67 accumulation is characteristic feature of autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2003;27:20–25.
- **68** Komatsu K, Hamano H, Ochi Y et al. High prevalence of hypothyroidism in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 2005;50:1052–1057.
- **69** Kanno A, Satoh K, Kimura K et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis with hepatic inflammatory pseudotumor. Pancreas 2005;31:420–423.
- 70 Van der Vliet HJJ, Perenboom RM. Multiple pseudotumors in IgG4-associated multifocal systemic fibrosis. Ann Intern Med 2004;141:896–897.
- 71 Yoshimura Y, Takeda S, Ieki Y, Takazakura E, Koizumi H, Takagawa K. IgG4-associated prostatitis complicating autoimmune pancreatitis. Intern Med 2006;45:897–901.

- 72 Uehara T, Hamano H, Kawakami M et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis-associated prostatitis: distinct clinicopathological entity. Pathol Intern 2008;58:118–125.
- **73** Hirano K, Kawabe T, Komatsu Y et al. High-rate pulmonary involvement in autoimmune pancreatitis. Intern Med J 2006;36:58–61.
- **74** Nakamura A, Funatomi H, Katagiri A et al. A case of autoimmune pancreatitis complicated with immune thrombocytopenia during maintenance therapy with prednisolone. Dig Dis Sci 2003;48:1968–1971.
- **75** Umemura T, Zen Y, Hamano H, Kawa S, Nakanuma Y, Kiyosawa K. Immunoglobin G4-hepatopathy: association of immunoglobin G4-bearing plasma cells in liver with autoimmune pancreatitis. Hepatology 2007;46:463–471.
- **76** Ohara H, Nakazawa T, Sano H, et al. Systemic extrapancreatic lesions associated with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2005;31:232–237.
- 77 Sugimoto T, Tanaka Y, Morita Y, Kume S, Uzu T, Kashiwagi A. Is tubulointerstitial nephritis and uveitis syndrome associated with IgG4-related systemic disease? Nephrology 2008;13:89.
- **78** Kamisawa T, Funata N, Hayashi Y et al. Close relationship between autoimmune pancreatitis and multifocal fibrosclerosis. Gut 2003;52:683–687.
- **79** Kamisawa T, Funata N, Hayashi Y et al. A new clinicopathological entity of IgG4-related autoimmune disease. J Gastroenterol 2003;38:982–984.

- **80** Kamisawa T, Okamoto A. Autoimmune pancreatitis: proposal of IgG4-related sclerosing disease. J Gastroenterol 2006;41:613–625.
- **81** Yamamoto M, Takahashi H, Ohara M et al. A new conceptualization for Mikulicz's disease as an IgG4-related plasmacytic disease. Mod Rheumatol 2006;16:335–340.
- Masaki Y, Dong L, Kurose N et al. Proposal for a new clinical entity, IgG4-positive multi-organ lymphoproliferative syndrome: analysis of 64 cases for IgG4-related disorders. Ann Rheum Dis 2009;68:1310–1315.
- 83 Stone JH, Zen Y, Deshpande V. IgG4-related disease. N Engl J Med 2012;366:539–551.
- 84 Umehara H, Okazaki K, Masaki Y et al. Comprehensive diagnostic criteria for IgG4-related disease (IgG4-RD), 2011. Mod Rheumatol 2012;22:21–30.
- 85 Ohara H, Okazaki K, Tsubouchi H et al. Clinical diagnostic criteria of IgG4-related sclerosing cholangitis 2012. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2012;19:536–542.
- **86** Masaki Y, Sugai S, Umehara H. IgG4-related diseases including Mikulicz's disease and sclerosing pancreatitis: diagnostic insights. J Rheumatol 2010;37:1380–1385.
- 87 Kawano M, Saeki T, Nakashima H et al. Proposal for diagnostic criteria for IgG4-related kidney disease. Clin Exp Nephrol 2011;15:615–626.

Clinical Manifestations of Type 2 Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Emma L. Culver¹ and George Webster²

¹ Translational Gastroenterology Unit, John Radcliffe Hospital, and Nuffield Department of Medicine, Oxford University, Oxford, UK ² Department of Hepatopancreatobiliary Medicine, University College Hospital, London, UK

Introduction

Over the last decade significant clinical and scientific attention has surrounded the concept and definition of autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP), a corticosteroid-responsive form of pancreatitis with two distinct histologic and clinical profiles. The focus of this chapter is the clinical manifestations of type 2 AIP, which incorporates idiopathic duct-centric pancreatitis (IDCP) and AIP with granulocytic epithelial lesions (GEL). The chapter includes a historical perspective on the discovery and terminology used to describe the condition, worldwide epidemiologic studies, demographics and clinical presentation, diagnosis, treatment, relapse, and clinical outcome.

Search Criteria

We searched online literature databases including Pubmed, Medline, and EMBASE from January 1, 1961 until March 1, 2016. Search terms included "autoimmune pancreatitis type 2," "idiopathic duct-centric pancreatitis," "granulocytic epithelial lesions," and "duct-destructive pancreatitis." Publications were reviewed and high-quality original, review articles were included, predominantly from the last 10 years.

Historical Perspective

A chronic inflammatory sclerosis of the pancreas was first described in 1961. Chronic pancreatitis with diffuse irregular narrowing of the entire pancreatic duct was later reported in 1992 [1], followed by the proposal of "autoimmune pancreatitis" (AIP) in 1995, to describe a corticosteroid-responsive disease associated with features of autoimmunity [2]. Nonalcoholic duct-destructive pancreatitis was later described in 1997 [3]. The clinical findings of elevated serum IgG4 levels and histologic evidence of abundant IgG4-bearing plasma cell infiltration in the pancreas were reported by Hamano et al. [4,5], and became important serologic and pathologic hallmarks for the diagnosis of AIP, now known as type 1 AIP or the pancreatic manifestation of IgG4-related disease. American and European pathologists highlighted two separate histopathology patterns in the pancreas in 2003, based on retrospective histologic assessments of resected specimens from patients who had mass-forming chronic pancreatitis [6], which were referred to as lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis (LPSP) and idiopathic duct-centric chronic pancreatitis (IDCP). The IDCP variant resembled duct-destructive pancreatitis, with neutrophil infiltration in the pancreatic duct epithelium [7], and was also termed AIP with granulocyte epithelial lesions [8]. These variants were shown to have distinct clinical profiles, and therefore two subtypes of AIP, called type 1 (LPSP) and type 2 (IDCP) AIP, were formally recognized [8,9]. This was later reinforced in the International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria (ICDC) for AIP in 2011 [10].

Terminology

Several descriptive terms for type 2 AIP are used throughout the literature, and are listed in Table 67.1. The entity had been called "nonalcoholic duct destructive pancreatitis,"

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

67

Table 67.1 Terminology used to describe type 2 AIP

Nomenclature	Reference
Type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis	32
Nonalcoholic duct-destructive pancreatitis	3
Idiopathic duct-centric chronic pancreatitis (IDCP)	6
Idiopathic duct-centric pancreatitis (IDCP)	33
AIP with granulocytic epithelial lesions (GEL)	8
GEL-positive pancreatitis	7

"GEL-positive pancreatitis," and "IDCP" [3,9,11]. All three terms highlight the duct-centric nature of the disease. For the purpose of this chapter, type 2 AIP is used.

Epidemiology

The epidemiology of type 2 AIP is incompletely defined. In particular, the necessity for histologic assessment has rendered diagnosis difficult, almost certainly leading to underrecognition of the disease. A nationwide population survey of all AIP patients in Japan in 2011 estimated the annual incidence as 1.4 per 100,000 and prevalence as 4.6 per 100,000 of the population [12]. In an international multicenter survey of 1,064 patients with AIP across 10 countries, only 8% were defined as type 2 AIP [13]. The proportion of type 2 AIP patients was lower in Asia (3.7%) than in both Europe (12.9%, *P*<0.0001) and North America (13.7%, P < 0.001) [13]. This was supported by retrospective review of 26 original articles involving 706 AIP patients in China, suggesting the estimated proportion of type 2 AIP was 4.7% [14]. However, when assessing all histologically confirmed AIP patients in Korea, the proportion of type 2 AIP was 28.8 % (15/52), suggesting that this entity may not be as rare as originally thought [15].

Demographics

Type 2 AIP has a young to middle-age disease onset (30–40 years) with no gender bias, in contrast to type 1 AIP which carries an elderly male predominance [16].

Disease Associations

A coexistent history of other autoimmune diseases has been reported in up to 20% of patients with AIP [17]. Type 2 AIP is most often associated with inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), studies suggesting a frequency of 25–44% of cases (compared to 3% to 5% in type 1 AIP) [18–20]. In one study from the Mayo group, the diagnosis of IBD was most often made preceding or simultaneous to AIP [20]. Ulcerative colitis (UC) was more frequent than either Crohn's colitis or IBD-colitis type unclassified, and was pancolonic in distribution and clinically mild in severity [20]. There were no differences in clinical profiles between type 2 AIP patients with and without IBD.

Conversely, the overall prevalence of AIP in patients with IBD is low. A Korean study of 1,106 UC patients estimated the crude prevalence of AIP (any subtype) as 0.54% [19]. Furthermore, a Japanese study reported that type 2 AIP was found in 5 (0.5 %) of 961 patients with UC and 2 (0.3 %) of 790 patients with Crohn's disease [21]. However, in a study of 138 cases of pancreatitis with complicating IBD from Japan, 10.8% (15/138 patients) had histologic evidence of type 2 AIP [16]. This high rate is likely due to the recruitment of patients from centers specializing in AIP. In general, pancreatic diseases that complicate IBD consist mainly of acute pancreatitis due to gallstones, alcohol consumption, medications such as mesalazine and azathioprine, and duodenal lesions from Crohn's disease [22]. Furthermore, in patients consecutively evaluated for acute pancreatitis, irrespective of the presence of IBD, AIP (any subtype) explained less than 5% of cases [23].

Clinical Symptoms and Signs

The clinical characteristics of type 2 AIP have been reported to be different from those of type 1 AIP [13,15,24]. Patients often present with abdominal pain, consistent with acute pancreatitis [16]. In one study, almost half of type 2 AIP patients (n = 25) had more than one episode of acute pancreatitis prior to a diagnosis of AIP, and after diagnosis episodes were less frequent and clinically mild [20]. Obstructive jaundice occurs less often than in type 1 AIP, likely due to a lower prevalence of pancreatic head swelling and lower bile duct stenosis [16]. In accordance with these observations, serum amylase concentrations are higher, but serum total bilirubin, biliary enzymes, and transaminases are lower when compared with type 1 AIP. Patients can experience diarrhea, particularly in those with complicating IBD and also due to exocrine pancreatic insufficiency [25].

No specific symptoms allow reliable differentiation of AIP from other causes of a pancreatic mass. The diagnosis may also be reached during the investigation of nonspecific abdominal symptoms in the setting of elevated amylase. Disease may be asymptomatic and can be found incidentally on cross-sectional imaging performed for another reason. Other cases are identified in a patient presenting with symptoms related to IBD.

Diagnosis

Two of the greatest challenges to accurately diagnosing type 2 AIP are its misclassification and the need for histology (core tissue biopsy or resected specimen) to make a definitive diagnosis. The goal of defining diagnostic criteria in AIP focused initially on type 1 AIP (LPCP variant), and type 2 AIP received limited attention [23,26]. Recently, development of the International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria (ICDC) for AIP sought to provide alternative means for diagnosing type 2 AIP when definitive histologic features are not present, that is, small sample size, sampling error, or when tissue is unavailable [10]. The ICDC incorporate five cardinal features: imaging characteristics of the pancreatic parenchyma and pancreatic duct, serology, organ involvement, pancreatic histology, and the optional criterion of response to steroid therapy. Depending on diagnostic reliability, the evidence for each feature is characterized by category (level 1 or 2). The diagnosis of type 2 AIP can be definitive or probable, depending on the strength of supportive evidence, although occasionally the two types can be indistinguishable (AIPnot otherwise specified) [10].

For a diagnosis of type 2 AIP, the presence of granulocytic infiltration and absent or scant IgG4+ cells on histology (definitive diagnosis), or the presence of concurrent clinical inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) with either supportive histology (definitive diagnosis) or a response to steroid therapy (probable diagnosis) are required [10]. Limited clinical experience suggests these diagnostic categories are appropriate. One study, which compared patient and disease-related characteristics of definitive and probable type 2 AIP patients, using IBD as a valid supportive criterion for probable disease, concluded that both groups were representative of the same disease entity [20]. Furthermore, a controlled study that compared the ICDC to four other criteria in the diagnosis of AIP in a Japanese cohort found the ICDC to be the most sensitive (ICDC 91%; Korean 90.2%; Japanese 86.9%; Asian 83.6%, HISORt 83.6%) [27].

Differential Diagnosis

Type 2 AIP should be differentiated from other benign and malignant conditions. In particular, other causes of acute pancreatitis, chronic pancreatitis, and pancreatic neoplasms [28]. One Korean study advocated a 2-week steroid trial after negative investigation for malignancy, in those with a high suspicion of AIP but not fulfilling diagnostic criteria, to differentiate this from pancreatic cancer [29]. However, this study included predominantly type 1 AIP patients and experience suggests that inflammatory changes surrounding malignant neoplasms can resolve with high-dose corticosteroids and mimic the resolution of AIP. This approach should only be adopted under close observation in centers with experience in managing the disease.

Treatment

The aims of treatment in AIP are to alleviate symptoms, and prevent disease-related complications and irreversible fibrosis. Significant spontaneous improvement of type 2 AIP can occur, but further episodes of acute pancreatitis are seen [20,24]. Type 2 AIP is a corticosteroid-responsive disorder, and the symptoms and inflammatory changes respond rapidly to therapy [13]. Steroid use induces remission quicker, more consistently, and with a reduced relapse rate than a conservative approach [30]. Over three-quarters of type 2 AIP patients with jaundice require biliary stent placement [13].

There is an absence of randomized placebo controlled trials in the treatment of AIP. International consensus regarding initiation therapy with oral steroids has been reached [31], and a starting dose of prednisolone 30-40 mg daily for 4 weeks, before reducing by 5 mg every 2 weeks, depending on response, is recommended. During treatment, patients are reviewed regularly for evidence of steroid-induced side effects, biliary obstruction, and cholangitis/sepsis. Clinical, biochemical, and radiologic improvement should be seen within 4-6 weeks of starting treatment, and should be confirmed by repeat imaging. Remission, defined as complete resolution of pancreatic mass and/or normalization of biochemical tests, was reported in 92% of type 2 AIP patients in response to steroid therapy in one multicenter study [13]. Nonresponse may be representative of a less inflammatory burnt-out disease, a more fibrotic phenotype, or importantly an alternative diagnosis.

Disease Relapse

Disease relapses in type 2 AIP are uncommon (<10%) [13,24], and appear to be much lower than in type 1 AIP. The cumulative relapse rate has been reported in one study as 7.9% at 6 months, 10,6% at one year, and 10.6% at 3 years (median follow-up 2.9 years) [20]. When relapses occur, they remain isolated to the pancreas and respond to corticosteroid retreatment. Hence, the benefit of steroid therapy to prevent future episodes of recurrent acute pancreatitis remains uncertain. Steroid

treatment can be reserved for those with imaging evidence of persistent inflammation of the pancreatic parenchyma following resolution of acute abdominal pain. The use of immunosuppressive maintenance therapy for type 2 AIP is usually unnecessary; however, may be used in the context of IBD [25]. Relapse-free survival was decreased in those initially presenting with acute pancreatitis or treated with steroids (compared with surgery) [20].

Clinical Course and Outcome

Long-term outcome data in type 2 AIP is lacking. If diagnosed and treated early, steroid-responsive type 2 AIP appears to have a favorable prognosis [13,20,24]. Side effects and intolerance of corticosteroid therapy are the most troublesome. Long-term complications, including pancreatic insufficiency, pancreatic duct stones, and malignancy, seem to be uncommon in type 2 AIP. In the international multicenter study of 1,064 AIP patients meeting ICDC criteria, including 86 type 2 AIP patients, there were no pancreatic duct stones or pancreatic cancers in the type 2 AIP group [13].

References

- 1 Toki F, Kozu T, Oi I. An unusual type of chronic pancreatitis showing diffuse irregular narrowing of the entire main pancreatic duct on ERCP. A report of four cases. Endoscopy 1992;24:640.
- 2 Yoshida K et al. Chronic pancreatitis caused by an autoimmune abnormality. Proposal of the concept of autoimmune pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1995;40:1561–1568.
- **3** Ectors N et al. Non-alcoholic duct destructive chronic pancreatitis. Gut 1997;41:263–268.
- 4 Hamano H et al. High serum IgG4 concentrations in patients with sclerosing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2001;344:732–738.
- **5** Hamano H et al. Hydronephrosis associated with retroperitoneal fibrosis and sclerosing pancreatitis. Lancet 2002;359:1403–1404.
- **6** Notohara K, Burgart LJ, Yadav D, Chari S, Smyrk TC. Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis with periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltration: clinicopathologic features of 35 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27:1119–1127.
- 7 Zamboni G et al. Histopathological features of diagnostic and clinical relevance in autoimmune pancreatitis: a study on 53 resection specimens and 9 biopsy specimens. Virchows Arch 2004;445:552–563.

Summary

Type 2 AIP is a pancreas-specific disorder that is rare and challenging to diagnose. There are a variety of different clinical presentations including abdominal pain consistent with acute pancreatitis, diarrhea consistent with IBD, and/or exocrine insufficiency, and less frequently obstructive jaundice or an incidental pancreatic mass. Diagnosis is based upon the ICDC for AIP incorporating pancreatic imaging, histologic findings, presence of IBD, and response to steroid therapy. Although acute pancreatitis is a common presentation in those diagnosed with type 2 AIP, AIP itself remains a rare etiology of acute pancreatitis. The presence of IBD, especially in young patients, may be a clue in this context. Histologic sampling is often insufficient and leads to complexity in securing a solid diagnosis. Current therapy with corticosteroids follows expert consensus, but there is a lack of randomized controlled trials, which will require international collaboration. Disease relapse and complications are seemingly infrequent. Greater awareness of type 2 AIP and identification of more accurate noninvasive biomarkers will further refine our approach to diagnosis and management of this disease.

- 8 Sugumar A, Klöppel G, Chari ST. Autoimmune pancreatitis: pathologic subtypes and their implications for its diagnosis. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:2308– 2310; quiz 2311.
- **9** Chari ST et al. Histopathologic and clinical subtypes of autoimmune pancreatitis: the Honolulu consensus document. Pancreatology 2010;10:664–672.
- **10** Shimosegawa T et al. International consensus diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis: guidelines of the International Association of Pancreatology. Pancreas 2011;40:352–358.
- 11 Klöppel G, Detlefsen S, Chari ST, Longnecker DS, Zamboni G. Autoimmune pancreatitis: the clinicopathological characteristics of the subtype with granulocytic epithelial lesions. J Gastroenterol 2010;45:787–793.
- 12 Kanno A et al. Nationwide epidemiological survey of autoimmune pancreatitis in Japan in 2011. Pancreas 2015;44:535–539.
- 13 Hart PA et al. Long-term outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis: a multicentre, international analysis. Gut 2013;62:1771–1776.
- 14 Meng Q et al. Diagnosis and treatment of autoimmune pancreatitis in China: a systematic review. PLoS One 2015;10:e0130466.

- **15** Song TJ et al. Comparison of clinical findings between histologically confirmed type 1 and type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;27:700–708.
- 16 Kawa S, Okazaki K, Notohara K, Watanabe M, Shimosegawa T. Autoimmune pancreatitis complicated with inflammatory bowel disease and comparative study of type 1 and type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2015;50:805–815.
- 17 Huggett MT et al. Type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis and IgG4-related sclerosing cholangitis is associated with extrapancreatic organ failure, malignancy, and mortality in a prospective UK cohort. Am J Gastroenterol 2014;109:1675–1683.
- 18 Maire F et al. Outcome of patients with type 1 or 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106:151–156.
- 19 Park SH et al. The characteristics of ulcerative colitis associated with autoimmune pancreatitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2013;47:520–525.
- 20 Hart PA, Levy MJ, Smyrk TC et al. Clinical profiles and outcomes in idiopathic duct-centric chronic pancreatitis (type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis): the Mayo Clinic experience. Gut 2016; 65(10):1702–1709.
- **21** Ueki T et al. Prevalence and clinicopathological features of autoimmune pancreatitis in Japanese patients with inflammatory bowel disease. Pancreas 2015;44:434–440.
- 22 Pitchumoni CS, Rubin A, Das K. Pancreatitis in inflammatory bowel diseases. J Clin Gastroenterol 2010;44:246–253.
- **23** Sah RP et al. Prevalence, diagnosis, and profile of autoimmune pancreatitis presenting with features of acute or chronic pancreatitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8:91–96.

- **24** Sah RP et al. Differences in clinical profile and relapse rate of type 1 versus type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139:140–148; quiz e12–13.
- **25** Ravi K et al. Inflammatory bowel disease in the setting of autoimmune pancreatitis. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2009;15:1326–1330.
- 26 Chari ST. Diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis using its five cardinal features: introducing the Mayo Clinic's HISORt criteria. J Gastroenterol 2007;42(suppl 1): 39–41.
- 27 Sumimoto K, Uchida K, Mitsuyama T et al. A proposal of a diagnostic algorithm with validation of International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis in a Japanese cohort. Pancreatology 2013;13:230–237.
- 28 Law R, Bronner M, Vogt D, Stevens T. Autoimmune pancreatitis: a mimic of pancreatic cancer. Cleve Clin J Med 2009;76:607–615.
- **29** Moon S-H et al. Is a 2-week steroid trial after initial negative investigation for malignancy useful in differentiating autoimmune pancreatitis from pancreatic cancer? A prospective outcome study. Gut 2008;57:1704–1712.
- **30** Kamisawa T et al. Standard steroid treatment for autoimmune pancreatitis. Gut 2009;58:1504–1507.
- 31 Khosroshahi A et al. International consensus guidance statement on the management and treatment of IgG4-related disease. Arthritis Rheumatol 2015;67:1688–1699.
- **32** Chari ST et al. Histopathologic and clinical subtypes of autoimmune pancreatitis: the Honolulu consensus document. Pancreas 2010;39:549–554.
- 33 Kamisawa T, Takuma K. Idiopathic duct-centric pancreatitis (IDCP). Intern Med 2010;49:2533–2534.

Laboratory Diagnosis of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

J.-Matthias Löhr¹, Pia Maier², and Stephan L. Haas²

¹ Department of Gastroenterology & Hepatology, Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

² Gastrocentrum, Karolinska University Hospital, Stockholm, Sweden

Introduction

Autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) is an enigmatic disease, which has stirred up the fields of pancreatology and gastroenterology. After the rediscovery of an autoimmune form of pancreatitis in the 1990s, a pivotal paper described the presence of elevated IgG and IgG4 in this form of pancreatitis (then called "sclerosing" pancreatitis). From histology (see Chapter 65) it became clear that there are two forms of AIP and only the type 1 AIP was associated with IgG4, both in serum and tissue. It became further apparent that type 1 AIP is part of a larger syndrome that is now known as IgG-related diseases (IgG-RD). With two types of AIP that may look similar upon imaging (see Chapter 70), but differ in their response to treatment and complications, the need for further blood-based markers became obvious.

Serum Markers

Generic Markers

The conventional markers of inflammation, that is, erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) and leucocytes (WBC), are of no use in establishing the diagnosis of AIP. Depending on the character of the respective disease form, stage, and time point, these may or may not be elevated.

Pancreatic Enzymes

In 1929, it was stated that "elevated amylase has become a cornerstone in the diagnosis of pancreatitis" [1]. Although the specificity of both serum amylase and lipase for

chronic pancreatitis is acceptable (in the range of 90 to 95%), their sensitivity is extremely low, oscillating at around 10%. As a consequence, serum markers cannot be used either for establishing the diagnosis of chronic pancreatitis or for the diagnosis of AIP. There are many possible reasons for elevated serum amylase and lipase levels and thus, elevated levels in patients with abdominal pain have a low specificity for chronic pancreatitis [2]. Serum elastase-1 is useful as a marker for acute pancreatitis [3] but has no better performance in diagnosing chronic pancreatitis or AIP than amylase and lipase [4].

Plasma trypsin-like activity has been claimed to be a sensitive and specific marker for early (mild) chronic pancreatitis; however, the only study in this patient population comprised 16 patients and had some methodological ambiguities [5]. Trypsinogen concentrations have also been suggested to be a good indicator for chronic pancreatitis [6].

While plasma trypsin-like activity and trypsinogen concentrations are elevated in a quarter of patients with established chronic pancreatitis, they seem to remain normal in early chronic pancreatitis. While we could not demonstrate significant differences for absolute values of cationic (PRSS1) and anionic trypsinogen (PRSS2) [7] in AIP, CP, and healthy controls, we found a change in the PRSS1–PRSS2 ratio: in healthy individuals (ratio 1:3) and in AIP (ratio 1:2) PRSS2 dominates [7]. In non-AIP CP [6] the ratio is shifted towards PRSS1 (ratio 2:1).

If one reflects on how amylase, like any other enzyme, reaches the circulation (serum) [8], its low specificity and sensitivity are not surprising. After massive damage of exocrine pancreatic tissue, that is, leakage through dead cells, serum levels rise significantly; however, this condition is not chronic (autoimmune)

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

pancreatitis, but acute pancreatitis. Other promising markers such as pancreatic stone protein [9] and procarboxypeptidase B [10] have also not fulfilled their promise as sensitive markers for chronic pancreatitis and are of no use in diagnosing AIP.

Taken together, neither a generic marker nor serum levels of pancreatic enzymes can be used to establish the diagnosis of AIP.

Markers of Autoimmunity

Generic markers of autoimmune disease are certain immune globulin classes, and some other markers. Elevated IgG, and especially IgG4, has been the first marker for AIP [11], later found to be elevated in the type 1 (lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis, LPSP) that was determined to be part of the IgG4 syndrome, IgG4-RD [12]. As a result of many studies in AIP, increased levels of both IgG and/or IgG4 have been determined to be defining for AIP type 1 in the International Consensus Diagnostic Criteria (ICDC) for AIP [13].

Approximately two-thirds of patients with AIP have elevated serum IgG4 levels [14]. However, mild elevations of serum IgG4 levels (1-2 times the upper limit of normal) have also been observed in 10-15% of patients with pancreatic cancer, cholangiocarcinoma, and primary sclerosing cholangitis (PSC) [15]. Even though higher elevations may improve specificity, the extremely low disease prevalence results in a low positive predictive value (10-15%) of elevated serum IgG4 levels for the diagnosis of AIP/IgG4-RD when the pretest probability of disease is low [15]. Thus, although elevated serum IgG4 levels are one characteristic of AIP type 1, they are helpful only for establishing a diagnosis of AIP in conjunction with other diagnostic findings [16].

Other measures of autoimmunity (i.e., nonspecific markers) that can be found are ANA (54–69%), RF (23–33%), and ASMA (15%) [16,17]. Measures such as ICA (3.8%), anti-DS (4.5%), and AMA (0–2%) are rarely found [16,17]. In an attempt to define a serum marker profile, we could not identify a specific set for AIP [18], even if this was successful for pancreatic cancer [19]. Taken together, autoimmune markers cannot establish the diagnosis of AIP.

Autoantibodies against specific target tissue-related antigens are the hallmark of any autoimmune disease. Autoantibodies can be divided into two categories: nonorgan and organ-specific autoantibodies. Shortly after the initial description of IgG4, the first autoantibodies against pancreatic antigens were reported in AIP: against lactoferrin and carbonic anhydrase type II, the lead enzyme of the pancreatic duct epithelial lining producing bicarbonate [20]. However, only a small subset of patients seem to be positive [21] (Table 68.1). The third autoantibody described was directed against SPINK1 [17], a protein known to be disease-facilitating once mutated in some genetically determined forms of hereditary pancreatitis [22]. These autoantibodies against SPINK1 were confirmed in an independent patient group by other investigators [7].

Another autoantibody merits a mention because it could suggest a link to the possible etiology or causing agent/precipitating event: the ubiquitin protein ligase E3 component n-recognin 2 (UBR2), an enzyme highly expressed in acinar cells of the pancreas [23]. There is a certain degree of homology to the plasminogen-binding protein (PBP) of *Helicobacter pylori*—an agent that has been suggested to be linked to AIP for another homology between *Helicobacter pylori cag-A* and human carbonic anhydrase type II in a molecular mimicry fashion [24–26]. However, no confirmatory studies have been performed with URB2. We were also unable to detect *H. pylori* DNA in pancreatic tissue samples from AIP [27].

Antigen	% pos all AIP	AIP 1	AIP 2	Sensitivity	Specificity	% pos in PDAC	References
CA II	53.8					n.d.	17, 20
Lactoferrin	73			73		0	17, 20
SPINK1	42			79*		n.d.	17, 7
Trypsinogens	79					0	7
UBR2	95					10	23
Amylase α2A	79	67	75			0	28
IgG, IgG4	40	80	<5	41	99	10	11

Table 68.1 Disease-specific autoantibodies and immunoglobulins in autoimmune pancreatitis

CA-II, carbonic anhydrase II; *, SPINK1 and ALF together; n.d., not determined; PDAC, pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma.
Recently, another antibody against the acinar compartment, amylase α 2A, was described with good sensitivity and reasonable specificity [28] (Table 68.1).

None of the autoantibodies could be correlated with the expression levels of IgG or IgG4, and when investigated, the autoantibodies were not of the IgG4 class [16]. None of these antibodies were sufficiently disease-specific, and this is one of the distinct features of AIP compared to other GI and liver autoimmune disease, which are characterized by disease-specific autoantibodies such as AMA in PBC and anti-LKM1 in AIH [16].

Taken together, autoantibodies have been found against ductal (carbonic anhydrase type II) but mostly acinar (SPINK1, lactoferrin, trypsinogen, amylase $\alpha 2A$) antigens. There are no data indicating a correlation to subtypes of AIP. It is also of note that only the autoantibodies against SPINK1 together with carbonic anhydrase and lactoferrin could be confirmed by independent studies.

We propose a possible pathomechanism, based on the RNA expression profiling and proteomics data in conjunction with blood findings that explain the occurrence of these antibodies, at least against the acinar antigens (Fig. 68.1). This is based on the fine description of IgG-RD elsewhere [12].

Other Markers

For the diagnosis of (chronic) pancreatitis, especially AIP, some other body fluids could be used. One option is pancreatic juice collected during ERCP or in the duodenum stimulated after secretin injection. In an attempt to describe markers from pancreatic juice samples, we could not detect any with high-resolution 2D-PAGE [29]. The cytologic analysis did not reveal anything diagnostically relevant for establishing the diagnosis of AIP.

Fecal elastase-1 (FE-1), a marker of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency (PEI), can also be measured. It is a rather crude marker, which if positive (below $200 \,\mu g/g$) enables the diagnosis of PEI, and in so doing would confirm the diagnosis of any sort of chronic pancreatitis. In itself, however, FE-1 is not specific, either for chronic or autoimmune pancreatitis.

Conclusion

The only clinical relevant possibilities for diagnosing AIP with blood-based assays are serum IgG and IgG4 when considered together with clinical findings. The only commercially available autoantibody assays exist for



References

- 1 Elman R, Arneson N, Graham EA. Value of blood amylase estimations in the diagnosis of pancreatic disease. Arch Surg 1929;19:943–967.
- **2** Frulloni L, Patrizi F, Bernardoni L et al. Pancreatic hyperenzymemia: clinical significance and diagnostic approach. Journal of the Pancreas 2005;6:536–551.
- **3** Wilson RB, Warusavitarne J, Crameri DM et al. Serum elastase in the diagnosis of acute pancreatitis: a prospective study. ANZ J Surg 2005;75:152–156.
- **4** Gunkel U, Bitterlich N, Keim V. Value of combinations of pancreatic function tests to predict mild or moderate chronic pancreatitis. Z Gastroenterol 2001;39:207–211.
- 5 Hernandez CA, Nicolas JC, Fernandez J et al. Determination of plasma trypsin-like activity in healthy subjects, patients with mild to moderate alcoholic chronic pancreatitis, and patients with nonjaundice pancreatic cancer. Dig Dis Sci 2005;50:2165–2169.
- **6** Rinderknecht H, Stace NH, Renner IG. Effects of chronic alcohol abuse on exocrine pancreatic secretion in man. Dig Dis Sci 1985;30:65–71.
- 7 Löhr JM, Faissner R, Koczan D et al. Autoantibodies against the exocrine pancreas in autoimmune pancreatitis: gene and protein expression profiling and immunoassays identify pancreatic enzymes as a major target of the inflammatory process. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105:2060–2071.
- 8 Rohr G. Entry of pancreatic enzymes into the circulation. In: Ditschuneit H, ed. Diagnostic Procedures in Pancreatic Disease. Berlin: Springer, 1986: 63–66.
- 9 Schmiegel W, Burchert M, Kalthoff H et al. Immunochemical characterization and quantitative distribution of pancreatic stone protein in sera and pancreatic secretions in pancreatic disorders. Gastroenterology 1990;99:1421–1430.
- 10 Printz H, Siegmund H, Wojte C et al. "Human pancreas-specific protein" (procarboxypeptidase B): a valuable marker in pancreatitis? Pancreas 1995;10:222–230.
- 11 Hamano H, Kawa S, Horiuchi A et al. High serum IgG4 concentrations in patients with sclerosing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2001;344:732–738.
- 12 Stone JH, Zen Y, Deshpande V. IgG4-related disease. N Engl J Med 2012;366:539–551.
- **13** Shimosegawa T, Chari ST, Frulloni L et al. International consensus diagnostic criteria for autoimmune

newer autoantibodies against URB2 and trypsinogens require confirmation and the availability of commercial ELISA tests. So far, attempts to find novel markers have been unsuccessful.

pancreatitis: guidelines of the International Association of Pancreatology. Pancreas 2011;40:352–358.

- 14 Hart PA, Kamisawa T, Brugge WR et al. Long-term outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis: a multicentre, international analysis. Gut 2013;62:1771–1776.
- 15 Hart PA, Zen Y, Chari ST. Recent advances in autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;149:39–51.
- 16 Smyk DS, Rigopoulou EI, Koutsoumpas AL et al. Autoantibodies in autoimmune pancreatitis. Int J Rheumatol 2012;2012:940831.
- 17 Asada M, Nishio A, Uchida K et al. Identification of a novel autoantibody against pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2006;33:20–26.
- 18 Sandstrom A, Andersson R, Segersvard R et al. Serum proteome profiling of pancreatitis using recombinant antibody microarrays reveals disease-associated biomarker signatures. Proteomics Clin Appl 2012;6:486–496.
- 19 Wingren C, Sandstrom A, Segersvard R et al. Identification of serum biomarker signatures associated with pancreatic cancer. Cancer Research 2012;72:2481–2490.
- **20** Taniguchi T, Okazaki K, Okamoto M et al. High prevalence of autoantibodies against carbonic anhydrase II and lactoferrin in type 1 diabetes: concept of autoimmune exocrinopathy and endocrinopathy of the pancreas. Pancreas 2003;27:26–30.
- 21 Kleeff J, Welsch T, Esposito I et al. [Autoimmune pancreatitis—a surgical disease?] Chirurg 2006;77:154– 165. [in German]
- 22 Witt H, Luck W, Hennies HC et al. Mutations in the gene encoding the serine protease inhibitor, Kazal type 1 are associated with chronic pancreatitis. Nat Genet 2000;25:213–216.
- 23 Frulloni L, Lunardi C, Simone R et al. Identification of a novel antibody associated with autoimmune pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2009;361:2135–2142.
- 24 Guarneri F, Guarneri C, Benvenga S. Helicobacter pylori and autoimmune pancreatitis: role of carbonic anhydrase via molecular mimicry? J Cell Mol Med 2005;9:741–744.
- **25** Kountouras J, Zavos C, Chatzopoulos D. Autoimmune pancreatitis, Helicobacter pylori infection, and apoptosis: a proposed relationship. Pancreas 2005;30:192–193.

- **26.** Kountouras J, Zavos C, Gavalas E et al. Challenge in the pathogenesis of autoimmune pancreatitis: potential role of *Helicobacter pylori* infection via molecular mimicry. Gastroenterology 2007;133:368–369.
- **27.** Jesnowski R, Isaksson B, Möhrcke C et al. *Helicobacter pylori* in autoimmune pancreatitis and pancreatic carcinoma. Pancreatology 2010;10:462–466.
- 28. Sanchez Castanon M, Zuliani V, Amodio A et al. Role of amylase-alpha2A autoantibodies in the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2015;44:1078–1082.
- **29.** Wandschneider S, Fehring V, Jacobs-Emeis S et al. Autoimmune pancreatic disease: preparation of pancreatic juice for proteome analysis. Electrophoresis 2001;22:4383–4390.

What is the Evidence Measuring Immune Markers

Shigeyuki Kawa

69

Department of Internal Medicine, Matsumoto Dental University, Shiojiri, Japan

Introduction

Autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) is a distinct type of chronic pancreatitis that is presumed to be caused by autoimmune mechanisms. Although several immune markers have been identified for the purpose of AIP diagnosis, its differentiation from such mimicking conditions as pancreatic cancer, and the prediction of relapse during follow-up [1], immunoglobulin (Ig) G4 has been established as the most reliable [2]. This chapter will discuss the evidence measuring immune markers in AIP, with special reference to their usefulness in diagnosis, differentiation, and prediction of relapse. AIP has been restricted to type 1 in this chapter as the detailed clinical features of type 2 AIP remain unclear.

Evidence of the Utility of Markers in Autoimmune Pancreatitis Diagnosis

In earlier paper electrophoresis assays, most patients with AIP were observed to display a polyclonal band in the rapidly migrating fraction representative of the now characteristic phenomenon of β - γ globulin bridging (Fig. 69.1). Immunoprecipitation trials revealed that this finding was due to high serum concentrations of IgG4 [2]. Comprising only 4–7% of total IgG, IgG4 represents a minor component of the four IgG subclasses whose serum elevation is observed only in specific disorders, such as various forms of atopy, parasitic infestations, and pemphigus. However, it has also been confirmed that serum IgG4 concentrations in patients with AIP were over 10-fold higher than those in healthy subjects. Moreover, approximately 90% of AIP patients exhibited increased serum IgG4 values, whereas

few patients with other diseases, including pancreatic cancer, chronic pancreatitis, primary biliary cholangitis (PBC), primary sclerosing cholangitis, and Sjögren syndrome, showed such elevations (Fig. 69.2) [2]. In contrast, elevated total IgG and IgE were detected in 70% and 33% of AIP patients, respectively, both of which were also positive in a variety of other conditions, and the immune markers of antinuclear antibody and rheumatoid factor showed respectively low sensitivities of 40% and 30%. Diseasespecific autoantibodies, such as anti-Sjögren syndrome A (SSA)/Ro, anti-Sjögren syndrome B (SSB)/La, and antimitochondrial antibodies, which have been useful in the diagnosis of Sjögren syndrome and PBC, were rarely also observed for AIP [1,3]. The aforementioned results strongly indicated that IgG4 was a particularly sensitive and specific biomarker for AIP diagnosis. The efficacy of IgG4 in the diagnosis of AIP has since become well recognized worldwide, showing an overall sensitivity, specificity, and diagnostic odds ratio (DOR) from seven representative studies [2,4-9] of 82%, 95%, and 63.9, respectively, and a favorable area under the receiver operating characteristic curve (AUROC) value of 0.920 ± 0.073 [10]. Another recent systemic review of 15 studies [2,7-9,11-19] demonstrated similar overall IgG4 results for sensitivity (74%), specificity (94%), DOR (62.91), and AUROC (0.953) [20]. Consequently, serum IgG4 measurement has been adopted as a key item in numerous diagnostic criteria systems for AIP [21-24], while the infiltration of IgG4-bearing plasma cells in affected pancreatic tissue has been established as a histologic hallmark of AIP for its pathologic diagnosis [25]. Most recently, the discovery of extrapancreatic involvement with IgG4-bearing plasma cell infiltration in various tissues has helped establish the new disease concept of IgG4-related disease. AIP has now been recognized as a pancreatic manifestation of this systemic disease, for which IgG4 seems to exert a major role in pathogenesis [3].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 69.1 Paper electrophoresis of serum from a patient with AIP and from a healthy subject displaying the β - γ globulin bridging routinely found in AIP. *Source:* From Tan to Sui 2001;22:603–608 [Japanese publication]. Reprinted with permission of Igaku-tosho Shuppan Co., Ltd.

Apart from IgG4, the serum values of several other immunoglobulins represent novel diagnostic markers of AIP. Taguchi et al. measured the serum levels of IgG, IgA, IgM, and IgG4 in individuals with AIP and other hepatopancreatic diseases and witnessed that IgM and IgA were markedly decreased in patients with untreated AIP, indicating a reciprocal correlation between IgM or IgA and IgG. Thereafter, the ratios of IgG to IgM and IgG to IgA in AIP were determined to be significantly higher than in other diseases, providing a diagnostic sensitivity and specificity for the differentiation of AIP from other hepatopancreatic conditions almost equivalent to those of IgG4 [26]. These ratios show promise as useful, lowcost markers that require only simple calculations based on routine immunoglobulin examinations.

Evidence of the Utility of Markers in Differentiating Autoimmune Pancreatitis from Mimicking Conditions

AIP is characterized by the reported clinical features of elderly male preponderance, onset with obstructive jaundice, apparent pancreatic swelling in various imaging tests,



Figure 69.2 Scattergram of serum IgG4 values in AIP and various other conditions. *Source:* Hamano et al. 2001 [2]. Copyright © 2001 Massachusetts Medical Society. Reprinted with permission.

irregular narrowing of the main pancreatic duct, and stenosis of the lower bile duct [1,3]. As these features mimic those of pancreatic cancer, extensive examination is needed for their proper differentiation; in fact, 2–3% of individuals who had undergone surgery based on a diagnosis of pancreatic cancer were later revealed to have AIP [27,28]. At a cut-off value of 135 mg/dL, IgG4 as a biomarker displayed a sensitivity of 90%, specificity of 98%, and accuracy of 95% in distinguishing between AIP and pancreatic cancer [2]. The efficacy of IgG4 in the differentiation of AIP and pancreatic cancer has since been supported worldwide, with an overall sensitivity, specificity, and DOR from four representative studies [2,7–9] of 82%, 95%, and 144.6, respectively, and a favorable AUROC value of 0.914 ± 0.191 [10]. A recent systemic review of 13 studies [2,7–9,11–13,15–17] showed comparable overall results of 73% sensitivity, 93% specificity, 60.61 DOR, and 0.926 AUC [20]. However, mild (<twofold cut-off value) elevations in serum IgG4 have also been seen in pancreatic cancer [8,19]. It must therefore be stressed that IgG4 elevation alone does not necessarily rule out the existence of malignancy since AIP complicated with pancreatic cancer has been reported as well [29,30].

AIP is histologically defined as lymphoplasamcytic sclerosing pancreatitis (LPSP) with abundant lymphoplasmacytic infiltration, storiform fibrosis, and obstructive phlebitis [31]. However, another type of AIP histologically identified as idiopathic duct-centric chronic pancreatitis (IDCP) [32] or AIP with granulocytic epithelial lesion (GEL) [33] that is characterized by granulocytic infiltration in the ductal epithelium has been reported mainly in Europe and America. Although both types of AIP share certain imaging finding similarities, IDCP/AIP with GEL has no correlation with IgG4 [32,34]. AIP is now classified as either type 1 or type 2 based on the pathologic subtypes of LPSP and IDCP/AIP with GEL, respectively [35]. In an international survey of AIP, type 2 AIP was observed in 8% of cases, with the proportion of this subtype being remarkably lower in Asian countries (3.7%) than in European (12.9%) and North American (13.7%) populations [36].

Evidence of the Utility of Markers in Predicting Relapse

Although individuals with AIP usually respond well to corticosteroid treatment, relapse is a characteristic feature of AIP that occurs in an estimated 30–50% of patients based on several long-term follow-up studies [37–40]. Relapse may be a predisposition factor for pancreatic calcification, which in turn possibly triggers the transition to a chronic pancreatitis state with exocrine and endocrine dysfunction [41,42]. Accordingly, useful biomarkers that predict AIP relapse are needed for the establishment of effective prophylactic measures.

In a 3-year follow-up study, IgG4 seropositivity was found to be a significant independent factor of relapse prediction in AIP patients during maintenance corticosteroid treatment [43]. Other investigations have also reported significantly higher AIP relapse rates of approximately sixfold in AIP groups with elevated serum IgG4 levels than in those with normal IgG4 values [44,45].

In the clinical course of a 69-year-old woman with AIP who experienced two relapses, serum elevations of IgG4 and immune complex (IC) preceded the overt appearance of each clinical relapse by several months (Fig. 69.3)



Figure 69.3 Clinical course of a 69-yearold female patient with AIP demonstrating a correlation between two recurrences and preceding IgG4 and IC values. CIC, circulating immune complex; PSL, prednisolone. *Source:* Kawa and Hamano 2007 [46], Figs 4 and 5. Reproduced with permission of Springer. [46], indicating that IgG4 and IC could sensitively predict relapse and represent disease activity. Elsewhere, persistently elevated serum IgG4 values were associated with AIP relapse and failure of disease control by steroid therapy [47], and Matsubayashi et al. reported that high serum IgG4 levels were related to severe clinical profiles that included jaundice, large pancreatic lesions, a high frequency of extrapancreatic lesions, and relapse [48].

While steroid therapy is generally effective for AIP, the incidence of relapse within 3 years after the start of treatment is relatively high [49]. Thus, it will be crucial to identify good predictors of relapse related to the eventual tapering or discontinuation of steroids. Shimizu et al. found that the rate of serum IgG4 decrease after the start of treatment was significantly higher in a non-relapse group than in a relapse one, suggesting that AIP patients responding to initial steroid therapy with a rapid drop in serum IgG4 are less likely to experience a relapse and thereby implicating the rate of IgG4 decrease as a predictor AIP recurrence [50].

Regarding other immune markers, IC value at treatment onset was significantly higher in a relapse group

References

- 1 Kawa S. Current concepts and diagnosis of IgG4-related pancreatitis (type 1 AIP). Semin Liver Dis 2016;36(3):257–273.
- Hamano H, Kawa S, Horiuchi A et al. High serum IgG4 concentrations in patients with sclerosing pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2001;344(10):732–738.
- 3 Kawa S, Hamano H, Kiyosawa K. Autoimmune pancreatitis and IgG4-related disease. In: Rose N, MacKay I, eds. The Autoimmune Diseases, 5th edn. St. Louis: Academic Press, 2013: 935–949.
- **4** Aparisi L, Farre A, Gomez-Cambronero L et al. Antibodies to carbonic anhydrase and IgG4 levels in idiopathic chronic pancreatitis: relevance for diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis. Gut 2005;54(5):703–709.
- 5 Uehara T, Hamano H, Kawa S et al. Distinct clinicopathological entity "autoimmune pancreatitisassociated sclerosing cholangitis." Pathol Int 2005;55(7):405–411.
- **6** Kamisawa T, Nakajima H, Egawa N et al. IgG4-related sclerosing disease incorporating sclerosing pancreatitis, cholangitis, sialadenitis and retroperitoneal fibrosis with lymphadenopathy. Pancreatology 2006;6(1–2):132–137.
- **7** Hirano K, Kawabe T, Yamamoto N et al. Serum IgG4 concentrations in pancreatic and biliary diseases. Clin Chim Acta 2006;367(1–2):181–184.

compared to a non-relapse group and displayed a good sensitivity (62%), specificity (70%), and accuracy (67%) at a cut-off value of 10 mg/dL. The probability of relapse was 60% at IC 10 mg/dL and 30% at IC 10 mg/dL [51]. Yet other activity immune markers of AIP are total IgG, complement C3 and C4, soluble interleukin-2 receptor, and β 2-microglobulin, all of which may have use in the prediction of AIP relapse [1,3]. Especially since IgG and complement C3 and C4 are low cost and routinely measured, these parameters represent readily available means of predicting relapse in regular clinical practice and require further study.

Acknowledgments

We thank Trevor Ralph for his English editorial assistance. This work was supported partially by the Research Program on Intractable Diseases provided by the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan and in part by Grant-in-aid for Scientific Research from the Ministry of Education, Science, Sports, and Culture of Japan (15 K09045).

- 8 Ghazale A, Chari ST, Smyrk TC et al. Value of serum IgG4 in the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis and in distinguishing it from pancreatic cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2007;102(8):1646–1653.
- **9** Choi EK, Kim MH, Lee TY et al. The sensitivity and specificity of serum immunoglobulin G and immunoglobulin G4 levels in the diagnosis of autoimmune chronic pancreatitis: Korean experience. Pancreas 2007;35(2):156–161.
- 10 Morselli-Labate AM, Pezzilli R. Usefulness of serum IgG4 in the diagnosis and follow up of autoimmune pancreatitis: a systematic literature review and metaanalysis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;24(1):15–36.
- 11 Tabata T, Kamisawa T, Takuma K et al. Serum IgG4 concentrations and IgG4-related sclerosing disease. Clin Chim Acta 2009;408(1–2):25–28.
- 12 Song TJ, Kim MH, Moon SH et al. The combined measurement of total serum IgG and IgG4 may increase diagnostic sensitivity for autoimmune pancreatitis without sacrificing specificity, compared with IgG4 alone. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(7):1655–1660.
- 13 van Toorenenbergen AW, van Heerde MJ, van Buuren HR. Potential value of serum total IgE for differentiation between autoimmune pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Scand J Immunol 2010;72(5):444–448.

- 14 Sadler R, Chapman RW, Simpson D et al. The diagnostic significance of serum IgG4 levels in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis: a UK study. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;23(2):139–145.
- 15 Kaji R, Takedatsu H, Okabe Y et al. Serum immunoglobulin G4 associated with number and distribution of extrapancreatic lesions in type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis patients. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;27(2):268–272.
- 16 Naitoh I, Nakazawa T, Hayashi K et al. Clinical differences between mass-forming autoimmune pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Scand J Gastroenterol 2012;47(5):607–613.
- 17 Chang MC, Liang PC, Jan S et al. Increase diagnostic accuracy in differentiating focal type autoimmune pancreatitis from pancreatic cancer with combined serum IgG4 and CA19-9 levels. Pancreatology 2014;14(5):366–372.
- 18 Talar-Wojnarowska R, Gasiorowska A, Olakowski M et al. Utility of serum IgG, IgG4 and carbonic anhydrase II antibodies in distinguishing autoimmune pancreatitis from pancreatic cancer and chronic pancreatitis. Adv Med Sci 2014;59(2):288–292.
- 19 van Heerde MJ, Buijs J, Hansen BE et al. Serum level of Ca 19-9 increases ability of IgG4 test to distinguish patients with autoimmune pancreatitis from those with pancreatic carcinoma. Dig Dis Sci 2014;59(6):1322–1329.
- **20** Lian MJ, Liu S, Wu GY et al. Serum IgG4 and IgG for the diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis: a systematic review with meta-analysis. Clin Res Hepatol Gastroenterol 2016;40(1):99–109.
- 21 Kim KP, Kim MH, Kim JC et al. Diagnostic criteria for autoimmune chronic pancreatitis revisited. World J Gastroenterol 2006;12(16):2487–2496.
- 22 Okazaki K, Kawa S, Kamisawa T et al. Clinical diagnostic criteria of autoimmune pancreatitis: revised proposal. J Gastroenterol 2006;41(7):626–631.
- 23 Chari ST, Smyrk TC, Levy MJ et al. Diagnosis of autoimmune pancreatitis: the Mayo Clinic experience. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4(8):1010–1016.
- 24 Shimosegawa T, Chari ST, Frulloni L et al. International consensus diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis: guidelines of the International Association of Pancreatology. Pancreas 2011;40(3):352–358.
- 25 Hamano H, Kawa S, Ochi Y et al. Hydronephrosis associated with retroperitoneal fibrosis and sclerosing pancreatitis. Lancet 2002;359(9315):1403–1404.
- **26** Taguchi M, Kihara Y, Nagashio Y et al. Decreased production of immunoglobulin M and A in autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2009;44(11):1133–1139.

- 27 Abraham SC, Wilentz RE, Yeo CJ et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy (Whipple resections) in patients without malignancy: are they all "chronic pancreatitis"? Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27(1):110–120.
- 28 Weber SM, Cubukcu-Dimopulo O, Palesty JA et al. Lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis: inflammatory mimic of pancreatic carcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7(1):129–137.
- **29** Fukui T, Mitsuyama T, Takaoka M et al. Pancreatic cancer associated with autoimmune pancreatitis in remission. Intern Med 2008;47(3):151–155.
- **30** Inoue H, Miyatani H, Sawada Y et al. A case of pancreas cancer with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2006;33(2):208–209.
- **31** Kawaguchi K, Koike M, Tsuruta K et al. Lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis with cholangitis: a variant of primary sclerosing cholangitis extensively involving pancreas. Hum Pathol 1991;22(4):387–395.
- **32** Notohara K, Burgart LJ, Yadav D et al. Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis with periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltration: clinicopathologic features of 35 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27(8):1119–1127.
- 33 Zamboni G, Luttges J, Capelli P et al. Histopathological features of diagnostic and clinical relevance in autoimmune pancreatitis: a study on 53 resection specimens and 9 biopsy specimens. Virchows Arch 2004;445(6):552–563.
- 34 Park DH, Kim MHD, Chari ST. Recent advances in autoimmune pancreatitis. Gut 2009;58(12):1680–1689.
- **35** Sugumar A, Kloppel G, Chari ST. Autoimmune pancreatitis: pathologic subtypes and their implications for its diagnosis. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104(9):2308–2310.
- **36** Hart PA, Kamisawa T, Brugge WR et al. Long-term outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis: a multicentre, international analysis. Gut 2013;62(12):1771–1776.
- **37** Wakabayashi T, Kawaura Y, Satomura Y et al. Long-term prognosis of duct-narrowing chronic pancreatitis: strategy for steroid treatment. Pancreas 2005;30(1):31–39.
- 38 Hirano K, Tada M, Isayama H et al. Long-term prognosis of autoimmune pancreatitis with and without corticosteroid treatment. Gut 2007;56(12):1719–1724.
- **39** Kubota K, Iida H, Fujisawa T et al. Clinical factors predictive of spontaneous remission or relapse in cases of autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastrointest Endosc 2007;66(6):1142–1151.
- **40** Kamisawa T, Shimosegawa T, Okazaki K et al. Standard steroid therapy for autoimmune pancreatitis. Gut 2009;58(11):1504–1507.
- **41** Maruyama M, Watanabe T, Kanai K et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis can develop into chronic pancreatitis. Orphanet J Rare Dis 2014;9(1):77.

- **42** Kanai K, Maruyama M, Kameko F et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis can transform into chronic features similar to advanced chronic pancreatitis with functional insufficiency following severe calcification. Pancreas 2016;45(8):1189–1195.
- **43** Kubota K, Watanabe S, Uchiyama T et al. Factors predictive of relapse and spontaneous remission of autoimmune pancreatitis patients treated/not treated with corticosteroids. J Gastroenterol 2011;46(6):834–842.
- **44** Frulloni L, Scattolini C, Falconi M et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: differences between the focal and diffuse forms in 87 patients. Am J Gastroenterol 2009; 104(9):2288–2294.
- **45** Maire F, Le Baleur Y, Rebours V et al. Outcome of patients with type 1 or 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106(1):151–156.
- **46** Kawa S, Hamano H. Clinical features of autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2007;42(suppl 18):9–14.

- **47** Nishino T, Toki F, Oyama H et al. Long-term outcome of autoimmune pancreatitis after oral prednisolone therapy. Intern Med 2006;45(8):497–501.
- 48 Matsubayashi H, Sawai H, Kimura H et al. Characteristics of autoimmune pancreatitis based on serum IgG4 level. Dig Liver Disease 2011;43(9):731–735.
- **49** Kamisawa T, Okazaki K, Kawa S et al. Japanese consensus guidelines for management of autoimmune pancreatitis: III. Treatment and prognosis of AIP. J Gastroenterol 2010;45:471–477.
- **50** Shimizu K, Tahara J, Takayama Y et al. Assessment of the rate of decrease in serum IgG4 level of autoimmune pancreatitis patients in response to initial steroid therapy as a predictor of subsequent relapse. Pancreas 2016;45(9):1341–1346.
- **51.** Kawa S, Hamano H, Ozaki Y et al. Long-term follow-up of autoimmune pancreatitis: characteristics of chronic disease and recurrence. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7(11 suppl):S18–22.

Imaging Diagnosis of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Kazuichi Okazaki, Tsukasa Ikeura, Kazushige Uchida, and Makoto Takaoka

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Kansai Medical University, Osaka, Japan

Introduction

The disease concept of autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) was proposed in 1995 by Yoshida et al. [1], and subsequently this condition has been recognized as the pancreatic manifestation of IgG4-related disease (IgG4-RD) [2]. After several revisions of the concept, AIP is currently recognized as being classified into two distinct types [3,4]. AIP is subclassified according to the International consensus of diagnostic criteria (ICDC) for autoimmune pancreatitis as either type 1 (IgG4-related) or type 2 (GEL). Both types of AIP present with pancreatic swelling or mass formation often leading to obstructive jaundice. These features are similar to pancreatic cancer on the basis of the clinical and radiologic findings alone.

Histopathologic features of type 1 (IgG4-related) AIP, termed lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis, are characterized by abundant infiltration of lymphocytic and IgG4+ plasma cells, obliterative phlebitis, and fibrosis [3,5,6]. Type 2 AIP is characterized by granulocytic epithelial lesions (GEL) [5,7], histopathologically termed as idiopathic duct-centric chronic pancreatitis (IDCP) [8], and appears to be more common in Western countries than in Asian countries, whereas type 1 AIP accounts for the majority of cases in the world [9,10,11].

This chapter outlines pancreatic imaging based on current diagnostic criteria because of the particularly important role of these techniques in the diagnosis of AIP. Abdominal US, CT, and MR imaging are useful in the morphologic diagnosis of the pancreatic parenchyma. Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) and endoscopic retrograde pancreatography (ERP) are useful in the morphologic diagnosis of the pancreatic duct. In addition, positron emission tomography (PET) may be useful in evaluating the response to steroid therapy and also extrapancreatic involvements. ERP has long been considered essential in Japan for potential AIP cases marked by localized pancreatic swelling [1]. However, in the ICDC and Japanese diagnostic criteria of 2011 it is stated that a possible diagnosis of AIP can be made without ERP if a fine needle aspiration under endoscopic ultrasonography excludes malignancy, and the patient responds to steroid treatment.

Pancreatic Parenchyma Imaging

Diffuse swelling of the pancreas corresponding to a sausage-like appearance is highly characteristic for AIP. This feature can be demonstrated by US, CT, or MRI. However, localized (segmental or focal) swelling in AIP requires differentiation from pancreatic cancer. Concerning the definition of pancreatic swelling many investigators use the Haaga criteria (pancreatic head: ≥1 vertebral body, pancreatic body and tail $\geq 2/3$ of a vertebral body define a pancreatic swelling and correspond to roughly a head of \geq 3 cm and a body and tail of \geq 2 cm) [12]. As the pancreas may be atrophic in the elderly a strict definition is difficult to achieve, but these criteria make it possible to recognize pancreatic swelling also in cases with shrinkage of the pancreas due to steroid treatment. Although "diffuse" and "localized" are not strictly defined, the ERP findings in the majority of cases with chronic pancreatitis are consistent with the Cambridge classification (2/3 diffuse, 1/3 segmental 2/3, focal 1/3) [13].

Abdominal Ultrasonography (US) [5,11]

The typical US appearance of the pancreas in AIP shows a diffusely swollen organ that resembles a sausage. The swollen portion is hypoechoic with scattered hyperechoic spots. In cases with localized swelling, the differential

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

70

diagnosis between pancreatic cancer and mass-forming pancreatitis is problematic. Dilatation of the main pancreatic duct is frequently not detected by US, but delineation of the main pancreatic duct within the mass known as the "duct penetration sign"—is helpful in differentiating AIP from pancreatic cancer [14]. However, the findings of only mild ductal dilatation or multiple hypoechoic masses within the pancreatic parenchyma make a differentiation between AIP and metastatic pancreatic tumors or lymphoma difficult.

Abdominal CT Imaging [5,11]

The CT features are pancreatic swelling, a pattern of delayed contrast enhancement on dynamic CT, and a capsule-like rim surrounding the pancreas (Fig. 70.1) [15,16]. Most AIP patients are elderly and therefore tend to have some atrophy of the pancreas before the onset of AIP. This can obscure the presence of pancreatic swelling in the early stages of the disease. On the other hand, there are also cases in which pancreatic swelling can be judged to have been present at onset based on a decrease in the size of the pancreas following steroid therapy. Other cases are characterized by atypical findings of mild diffuse swelling alone of the pancreas, and/or partial dilatation of the MPD, cystic lesions, or, in rare cases, calcification of the pancreatic parenchyma.

Pancreatic Swelling and Delayed Enhancement

Delayed enhancement is characteristic on the portal phase of dynamic CT, but the specific findings vary according to disease stage and activity. The enhancement effect can be



Figure 70.1 Abdominal CT image of autoimmune pancreatitis (diffuse swelling) showing pancreatic swelling with delayed enhancement (sausage-like) and capsule-like low-density rim (arrow).

altered by the degree of fibrosis. If the extent of fibrosis is only mild, the amount of enhancement may be difficult to distinguish from normal pancreas. Thus, the absence of delayed enhancement does not exclude AIP in the early stages of the condition, when extensive fibrosis is unlikely.

Capsule-Like Low-Density Rim

The finding of a low-density, capsule-like rim around the pancreas is less common than delayed enhancement, but such a finding has a high specificity for AIP [15]. The capsule-like rim is thought to reflect fibrosis at the edge of the lesion, corresponding to the delayed pattern of enhancement observed on dynamic CT. A capsule-like rim is extremely helpful in differentiating AIP from pancreatic cancer. The absence of such a rim, however, by no means excludes AIP. Pancreas imaging alone cannot distinguish type 1 from type 2 AIP due to the similarity of their morphologic appearance.

Abdominal MR Imaging [5,11]

Pancreatic Swelling and T1/T2-Weighted Pancreatic Parenchyma Findings

Hypointensity on T1-weighted MR images and delayed enhancement on the portal phase of dynamic MRI are characteristic of AIP in addition to diffuse swelling. Because the normal pancreas is hyperintense relative to the liver on T1-weighted images, any relative hypointensity detected must be considered abnormal. However, hypointensity on MR is also found in both pancreatic cancer and chronic pancreatitis from other causes, and therefore does not distinguish AIP among these entities. Similar to CT, differentiation of the normal pancreas from cases of only mildly fibrotic AIP is challenging. Conversely, severe fibrosis can be associated with only slight hypointensity on T2-weighted images, because of the limited inflammation present at that point.

Capsule-Like Rim

Both a capsule-like rim and a delayed enhancement pattern can be detected by MRI. Both of these findings reflect fibrosis and are highly characteristic for AIP. The capsule-like rim is visualized as a hypointense region on T2-weighted images. Dynamic MRI is the most effective means of demonstrating delayed enhancement.

Nuclear Medicine Examinations

Gallium citrate (Ga-67) scintigraphy and fluorine-18 fluoro-deoxyglucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET) [5,11].

Ga-67 and FDG accumulate in pancreatic lesions, making the differentiation from lymphoma difficult. Ga-67 and FDG accumulation is not limited to pancreatic lesions alone, but is also found at sites of extrapancreatic involvement, notably in the hilar lymph nodes of the

Chapter 70 552

chest, the lacrimal glands, and the salivary glands. Such lesions frequently disappear rapidly after glucocorticoid administration [16-18]. However, the expense of these examinations further limits their clinical utility and has so far prevented them from entering routine practice.

Pancreatic Duct Imaging

ERCP Findings [5,11]

A characteristic irregular narrowing of the MPD constitutes strong evidence in favor of the diagnosis of AIP (Fig. 70.2a) [19]. Irregular narrowing of MPD refers to a situation in which the pancreatic duct diameter is thinner than usual and irregular. These lesions tend to affect greater lengths of the duct than do occlusive or stenotic lesions. In typical cases, irregular narrowing accounts for more than one third of the entire pancreatic duct length (~5 cm). Even in localized lesions marked dilatation of the main pancreatic duct upstream to the stenotic portion is frequently not observed. In cases with a short irregular narrowing pancreatic duct (roughly <3 cm), the differentiation from pancreatic cancer is difficult. Side branches arising from the narrow area of the MPD and skip lesions are useful signs in the differentiation from pancreatic cancer [20]. In the earlier diagnostic criteria



(b)



Figure 70.2 ERCP images of autoimmune pancreatitis. ERP (a) shows irregular narrowing in the pancreatic head and tail. Side branches arising from the stenotic portion of the main pancreatic duct (MPD) in the pancreas head can be observed. Before steroid treatment, ERC (b) shows stenosis of the terminal common bile duct and improvement of stenotic change after steroids (c).

for AIP put forth in Japan, the finding of characteristic irregular narrowing within the MPD was considered to be an essential piece of diagnostic evidence [5,11]. In cases with focal irregular narrowing, the need to differentiate AIP from pancreatic cancer must be kept in mind. In AIP, bile duct stenosis is found in about 80% of cases. Bile duct stenosis is most common in the inferior bile duct (Fig. 70.2b,c), but may also develop in the extrahepatic and intrahepatic bile ducts.

MRCP Findings [5,11]

When evaluating patients with possible AIP and other disorders that mimic it, delineation of the morphologic features of the MPD by ERP or another direct visualization method is essential. At present, MRCP does not delineate the pancreatic duct with sufficient accuracy for reliable diagnosis of AIP or the precise evaluation of irregular narrowing in the MPD. Its ability to demonstrate noncontinuity of the duct is helpful in making the diagnosis of AIP (Fig. 70.3), although the specificity of this finding is, in itself, imperfect. However, three-dimensional MRCP can now detail the main pancreatic duct within a normal pancreas and failure to identify the main duct suggests the presence of irregular narrowing. With the recently introduced 3.0 Tesla MR imagers, further enhancement of the image quality of MRCP is anticipated and MRCP may have a greater role to play in the assessment of the response of AIP to therapy and in follow-up observations.

References

- 1 Yoshida K, Toki F, Takeuchi T et al. Chronic pancreatitis caused by an autoimmune abnormality. Proposal of the concept of autoimmune pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1995;40;1561–1568.
- 2 Stone JH, Khosroshahi A, Deshpande V et al. Recommendations for the nomenclature of IgG4-related disease and its individual organ system manifestations. Arthritis Rheum 2012;64(10):3061–3067.
- 3 Shimosegawa T, Chari ST, Frulloni L et al. International consensus diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis: guidelines of the International Association of Pancreatology. Pancreas 2011;40:352–358.
- **4** Sugumar A, Klöppel G, Chari ST. Autoimmune pancreatitis: pathologic subtypes and their implications for its diagnosis. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:2308–2310.
- **5** Okazaki K, Kawa S, Kamisawa T et al. Japanese clinical guidelines for autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2009;38(8):849–866.



Figure 70.3 MRCP findings of autoimmune pancreatitis. MRCP usually fails to identify the correct presence of irregular narrowing of the MPD. In this case, MRCP shows the segmented MPD (skip lesions), suggesting the possibility of autoimmune pancreatitis (*).

Acknowledgment

This paper was supported by a Grant-in-aid for Scientific Research (217906890, 26461038, and 17K09468) from the Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS), and by a Health and Labour Sciences Research Grant (KO) for Research on Intractable Diseases from the Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare of Japan.

- **6** Kawaguchi K, Koike M, Tsuruta K et al. Lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis with cholangitis: a variant of primary sclerosing cholangitis extensively involving pancreas. Hum Pathol 1991;22(4):387–395.
- 7 Zamboni G, Lüttges J, Capelli P et al. Histopathological features of diagnostic and clinical relevance in autoimmune pancreatitis: a study on 53 resection specimens and 9 biopsy specimens. Virchows Arch 2004;445(6):552–563.
- 8 Notohara K, Burgart LJ, Yadav D et al. Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis with periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltration: clinicopathologic features of 35 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27(8):1119–1127.
- **9** The Japanese Pancreas Society, the Ministry of Health and Welfare Investigation Research Team for Intractable Pancreatic Disease. Clinical diagnostic criteria for autoimmune pancreatitis 2011 (Proposal). J Jpn Pancreas (Suizo) 2012;27:17–25. [in Japanese with English abstract]

- **554** Chapter 70
 - 10 Okazaki K, Kawa S, Kamisawa T et al. Clinical diagnostic criteria of autoimmune pancreatitis: revised proposal. J Gastroenterol 2006;41(7):626–631.
 - 11 The Research Committee of Intractable Diseases of the Pancreas supported by the Japanese Ministry of Health, Labour and Welfare. *Atlas of Autoimmune Pancreatitis*. Tokyo: Arc Media, 2007: 1–54. [in Japanese]
 - 12 Haaga JR, Alfidi RJ, Zelch MG et al. Computed tomography of the pancreas. Radiology 1976;120(3):589–595.
 - 13 Sarner M, Cotton PB. Classification of pancreatitis. Gut 1984;25(7):756–759.
 - 14 Yoshizaki H, Takeuchi K, Okuda K et al. Abdominal ultrasonogram of autoimmune pancreatitis: five cases of pancreatic lesions accompanied by Sjögren syndrome. J Med Ultrason 1999;26:1125–1136.
 - 15 Irie H, Honda H, Baba S et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: CT and MR characteristics. Am J Roentgenol 1998;170(5):1323–1327.

- 16 Sahani DV, Kalva SP, Farrell J et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: imaging features. Radiology 2004;233(2):345–352.
- 17 Nakamoto Y, Sakahara H, Higashi T et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis with F-18 fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose PET findings. Clin Nucl Med 1999;24(10):778–780.
- 18 Saegusa H, Momose M, Kawa S et al. Hilar and pancreatic gallium-67 accumulation is characteristic feature of autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2003;27(1):20–25.
- 19 Toki F, Kozu T, Oi I. An unusual type of chronic pancreatitis showing diffuse narrowing of the entire main pancreatic duct on ERCP. A report of four cases. Endoscopy 1992;24:640. [Abstract]
- **20** Wakabayashi T, Kawaura Y, Satomura Y et al. Clinical and imaging features of autoimmune pancreatitis with focal pancreatic swelling or mass formation: comparison with so-called tumor-forming pancreatitis and pancreatic carcinoma. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98:2679–2687.

71

Medical Management of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Shounak Majumder and Suresh T. Chari

Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Mayo Clinic College of Medicine, Rochester, MN, USA

Introduction

In 1995, Yoshida et al. coined the term autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) to describe a condition reminiscent of autoimmune hepatitis because it was corticosteroid-responsive and associated with elevated levels of autoantibodies and gamma globulins [1]. Earlier, Kawaguchi had described its histopathologic features and called it lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis (LPSP) [2]. Subsequently, this entity was shown to be part of a multiorgan disorder called IgG4-related disease (IgG4-RD).

A different disease entity was seen to share histopathologic and clinical features with LPSP and its histopathologic pattern was termed idiopathic ductcentric chronic pancreatitis (IDCP) [3]. The term AIP came to be used for both diseases with LPSP called type 1 AIP and IDCP as type 2 AIP. Here we will use the terms AIP and IDCP, respectively to describe the two entities.

Management of Autoimmune Pancreatitis: An Overview

AIP is to be managed medically; surgical intervention, usually pancreatic resection or biliary bypass for "unresectable" disease, occurs when the condition is mistaken for pancreatic cancer. Like other autoimmune disorders, treatment of AIP includes induction of remission, treatment of relapse, and maintenance of remission. The cornerstone of medical management of AIP is the use of corticosteroids to target the inflammatory response in the affected organ. This provides symptom relief, often dramatic, which in some instances can be helpful for confirming the diagnosis. Although the early use of corticosteroids may delay progression to fibrosis, pancreatic parenchymal fibroatrophic changes that accompany the initial presentation of the disease are usually permanent. Steroid-sparing agents are mostly used for long-term maintenance of remission or in steroidintolerant patients.

Definitions

The consistent use of well-defined terms to describe treatment goals is an important component of the treatment algorithm of AIP. AIP is a fibroinflammatory disease and treatment targets the inflammatory component; the accompanying fibrosis may permanently alter organ structure and function. Currently, there are no therapies that specifically prevent or halt fibrosis.

"Remission" indicates the complete resolution of the inflammatory component of the disease with or without restitution of normal structure and function. The rapid and complete resolution of symptoms such as jaundice or abdominal pain after initiation of corticosteroids has diagnostic utility; persistent symptoms on high-dose steroids indicate an alternate diagnosis. Even with remission organs affected may never return to normal morphology and function due to fibrosis-related damage. Biochemical abnormalities in liver tests and pancreatic enzymes often resolve completely with disease remission. Confirmation of histologic remission after treatment, although ideal, is not feasible and is almost never needed in clinical practice. Normalization of serum IgG4 levels is not a reliable treatment target and does not correlate with disease remission.

"Recrudescence" is the worsening of disease or "flare" during treatment when the disease is still not in remission.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

556 Chapter 71

This may happen in the setting of corticosteroid dose reduction or premature withdrawal.

"Relapse" refers to disease recurrence after complete remission has been achieved. This could be in the form of recurrent clinical, radiologic, or biochemical features of disease that often mimic the initial presentation. AIP being part of a multiorgan disease (IgG4-RD), relapse may occur in the organ being treated or in another, previously unaffected, organ. Abdominal pain as a standalone symptom is rarely a manifestation of relapse. Similarly, isolated "serologic relapse," that is, elevation of IgG4 without biochemical or radiologic change, is not indicative of disease relapse and should not be treated.

Management of Initial Presentation

Induction of Remission

Corticosteroids are the mainstay of initial treatment. High-dose induction therapy with 30–40 mg/day of prednisone or equivalent-dose corticosteroid is typically administered for 4 weeks. Clinical and radiologic response is assessed at the end of 4 weeks of high-dose therapy and in patients demonstrating remission or significant interval improvement in target organ inflammation, this is followed by a gradual corticosteroid taper using a decremental dose of 5 mg per week. Subsequent need for therapy is determined by treatment response. For patients with no previous history of AIP who have limited disease burden that rapidly resolves, steroid therapy is typically tapered to discontinuation at this stage.

While steroid-resistance is rare, therapeutic options are fairly limited in patients who are unable to be weaned off high-dose corticosteroids following induction therapy. Rituximab (RTX), a chimeric monoclonal antibody against CD20 antigen on B cells is the only currently known agent other than corticosteroids that has the ability to induce remission. Generally reserved for treatment of relapsing disease, it can be used as a first-line agent in select clinical scenarios where patients need high-dose steroids to maintain remission, or when steroids are contraindicated or poorly tolerated. The most commonly used induction regimen for RTX is 2 doses (1gm each) 2 weeks apart. There is limited data and no consensus on the use of RTX as first-line treatment for AIP. In a Mayo Clinic series, complete remission was achieved in three out of three patients who were corticosteroid-naïve and were treated with RTX as the first-line agent [4]. However, experience from treatment of other manifestations of IgG4-RD and additional unpublished experience from our center suggests that RTX can be used as first-line and sole agent for induction and maintenance of remission, if necessary [5].

Maintenance of Remission

In patients who achieve complete remission with induction therapy, there is considerable debate regarding the continued use of low-dose corticosteroid treatment for maintenance of remission. Several Asian centers favor the long-term continuation of low-dose corticosteroid therapy for several years and even indefinitely, whereas most centers in Europe and North America recommend weaning to discontinuation over 8-10 weeks after the initial 4 weeks of high-dose treatment. However, in a large study of 459 subjects with AIP from Japan who received maintenance corticosteroid treatment nearly one fourth relapsed (23%, 63/273). Though this was lower compared to patients in whom corticosteroids were discontinued after achieving remission (34%, 35/104; P = 0.048), the authors do not provide treatment alternatives for those who did relapse on steroids [6].

An alternative approach to steroid maintenance therapy is the use of immunomodulators as a steroid-sparing agent. The choice of immunomodulator does not impact treatment outcomes with 6-mercaptopurine, mycophenolate mofetil, and azathioprine all having similar efficacy. Intolerance to one agent can be managed by substituting one of the other agents. The optimal dose and duration of treatment is not well defined. However, for azathioprine, higher doses similar to those used in the management of inflammatory bowel disease (2.0–2.5 mg/kg), have a greater likelihood of preventing subsequent relapses compared to lower doses (1 mg/kg) [4].

Maintenance therapy is of greatest benefit to patients at the highest risk of relapse. This includes patients with proximal biliary tract disease, diffuse enlargement of the pancreas, elevated baseline IgG4, IgE, peripheral eosinophilia, and possibly those with persistent elevation of IgG4 at the end of induction therapy [7]. For patients who only have a partial response or in whom it is difficult to wean corticosteroids to a maintenance dose, early use of immunomodulators or RTX needs to be considered to avoid long-term high-dose corticosteroid use. However, immunomodulators do not induce remission; hence, if the disease is still active when steroids are withdrawn, there is a high likelihood of disease recrudescence, despite use of immunomodulators.

Management of Relapse

Although the majority of patients with AIP have a dramatic response to corticosteroid treatment, relapse is common and up to 60% of patients experience a disease flare either during steroid taper or after discontinuation [6,8,9]. There are four treatment strategies that have been variably implemented for the treatment of relapsing AIP. These include (i) high-dose corticosteroid for 4–6 weeks followed by gradual taper and either maintenance on low-dose steroids (2.5–10 mg daily) or discontinuation, (ii) high-dose corticosteroids for 4–6 weeks along with coadministration of immunomodulator followed by steroid taper and discontinuation, (iii) RTX induction therapy alone with either 4 weekly doses (375 mg/m2 BSA) or 2 doses (1000 mg each) administered 2 weeks apart, and (iv) RTX induction therapy followed by maintenance dose infusions (375 mg/m2 BSA) every 2–3 months for a 2-year period.

There is limited data comparing the relative efficacy of these different strategies. In our previously published experience of treating 51 patients for a first relapse, a subsequent relapse occurred in 9 out of 24 (38%) patients in the steroid monotherapy group and 8 out of 27 (30%) in the group treated with corticosteroids and an immunomodulator [4]. Relapse-free survival was not significantly different in the two groups.

In the same study, 12 patients who were resistant or intolerant to steroids and immunomodulators were treated with RTX induction and maintenance. Ten patients (83%) in this group achieved complete remission with no disease recurrence during a median follow-up of 10.6 months [4]. In a larger cohort of 60 patients with IgG4-RD (12 with pancreatic involvement) treated with RTX induction therapy alone (two infusions separated by 15 days), a clinical response was noted in 95% [7]. In this study, 21 patients (37%) experienced relapses following RTX treatment and the median time interval between RTX treatment and relapse was 244 days [7]. In our experience, relapses are distinctly uncommon in patients on RTX maintenance therapy. However, this needs to be confirmed in future studies comparing outcomes of RTX induction alone versus maintenance therapy.

Follow-Up and Management of Disease-Related Sequelae

Exocrine Insufficiency

Steatorrhea is uncommon in patients with AIP. A study using a diagnostic cut-off of FE-1 < 200μ gm/gm reported an abnormal test result in more than 80% of patients with AIP [10]. This is discordant with our clinical observations and it is unlikely that FE-1 values at that cut-off accurately reflect the true prevalence of exocrine pancreatic insufficiency in patients with AIP. Significant pancreatic parenchymal atrophy is seen in up to 25% patients after corticosteroid therapy and may contribute to the development of exocrine dysfunction over time [11].

The use of PERT should be limited to patients with clinical evidence of fat malabsorption.

Endocrine Insufficiency

Risk factors for the development of new-onset diabetes in patients with AIP include extensive pancreatic parenchymal atrophy, long duration of disease, advanced age, smoking, and alcohol consumption. Periodic monitoring of glycemic status should be considered for early detection and timely intervention, especially in patients with the above-mentioned risk factors.

Risk of Pancreatic Malignancy

There is conflicting evidence regarding the risk of pancreatic cancer in patients with AIP. Although some studies have shown increased risk, the vast majority have failed to establish an association. The risk of cancer appears to be highest in the first year after diagnosis of AIP [12]. In a recently published study of 107 AIP patients with a median follow-up of 74 months, none of the study subjects developed pancreatic cancer [13]. Interestingly, eight patients developed a non-pancreatic malignancy and the cancer risk in this study cohort was comparable to an age- and gender-matched reference population. The concomitant diagnosis of AIP and pancreatic cancer has also been reported [14]. Although this phenomenon is exceedingly rare, it highlights the importance of a detailed diagnostic work-up to exclude pancreaticobiliary malignancy before embarking on an AIP treatment protocol. Also, malignancy should be considered in the differential diagnosis of patients who do not respond to corticosteroid induction since primary nonresponse to steroid therapy is extremely unusual.

Management of Medication Side-Effects

Corticosteroids

Hyperglycemia and altered mood are the two most frequent and clinically relevant treatment-related complications linked to high-dose corticosteroid therapy. For those with a pre-existing mood disorder, careful assessment of mental health status, and if necessary medication dose adjustment should be considered prior to initiation of treatment. A baseline fasting plasma glucose should be obtained in all patients and those with a pre-existing diagnosis of diabetes mellitus closely monitored to modify steroid and insulin dosing. Less commonly encountered serious side-effects of high-dose

558 Chapter 71

steroids include avascular necrosis, osteoporosis, hypertension, and worsening heart failure.

Immunomodulators

Unfortunately, in most reported series up to a quarter of patients treated with immunomodulators have experienced treatment-limiting side effects [4]. The commonly encountered adverse effects that result in drug discontinuation include nausea, liver enzyme elevation, drug rash, myelosuppression, and bacteremia. A switch to a different immunomodulator is tolerated in about half of these patients.

Rituximab

Rituximab treatment is fairly well tolerated. All patients should be screened for hepatitis B virus (HBV) prior to initiation of therapy since reactivation hepatitis B can potentially result in fulminant liver failure [15]. Common infusion-related adverse reactions include flu-like symptoms, pruritus, transient hypotension, and bronchospasm. Serious infusion reactions are rare, but near-fatal infusion reactions have been reported [16]. Other rare serious reactions that would necessitate discontinuation of therapy include toxic epidermal necrolysis and progressive multifocal leukoencephalopathy.

Management of Idiopathic Duct-Centric Pancreatitis

IDCP is exquisitely steroid-responsive. The dose and duration of induction treatment with corticosteroids is similar to AIP. Clinical response is often dramatic and relapses are infrequent. A Mayo Clinic study of 31 subjects with a definitive diagnosis of IDCP reported a relapse rate of 10.6% at 12 months [17]. Initial presentation with acute pancreatitis predicted a lower relapsefree survival. Relapses almost always respond to retreatment with corticosteroids. In view of the relatively low relapse rate, maintenance therapy with steroids or immunomodulators is currently not recommended. Long-term disease related sequelae such as pancreatic duct stones, pancreatobiliary malignancy also appear to be less common compared to type 1 AIP.



Figure 71.1 Mayo Clinic treatment algorithm for management of initial presentation and subsequent disease relapses for patients with established autoimmune pancreatitis. *Source*: Adapted from Hart et al. 2013 [4]. Reproduced with permission of BMJ Publishing Group Ltd.

Conclusion

In patients with a confirmed diagnosis of AIP the initial medical management is straightforward. Treatment of relapses and disease that does not respond or incompletely responds to high-dose corticosteroids requires a thoughtful approach with the judicious use of immunomodulators and B-cell depletion therapy (Fig. 71.1).

References

- 1 Yoshida K et al. Chronic pancreatitis caused by an autoimmune abnormality. Proposal of the concept of autoimmune pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1995;40(7):1561–1568.
- **2** Kawaguchi K et al. Lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis with cholangitis: a variant of primary sclerosing cholangitis extensively involving pancreas. Hum Pathol 1991;22(4):387–395.
- **3** Notohara K et al. Idiopathic chronic pancreatitis with periductal lymphoplasmacytic infiltration: clinicopathologic features of 35 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2003;27(8):1119–1127.
- 4 Hart PA et al. Treatment of relapsing autoimmune pancreatitis with immunomodulators and rituximab: the Mayo Clinic experience. Gut 2013;62(11):1607–1615.
- 5 Carruthers MN et al. Rituximab for IgG4-related disease: a prospective, open-label trial. Ann Rheum Dis 2015;74(6):1171–1177.
- **6** Kamisawa T et al. Standard steroid treatment for autoimmune pancreatitis. Gut 2009;58(11):1504–1507.
- 7 Wallace ZS et al. Predictors of disease relapse in IgG4-related disease following rituximab. Rheumatology (Oxford), 2016;55(6):1000–1008.
- 8 Sah RP et al. Differences in clinical profile and relapse rate of type 1 versus type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139(1):140–148; quiz e12–13.
- 9 Sandanayake NS et al. Presentation and management of post-treatment relapse in autoimmune pancreatitis/ immunoglobulin G4-associated cholangitis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7(10):1089–1096.

Although, based on preliminary experience RTX appears to be the agent of choice for the treatment of patients with refractory disease, the optimum dosing regimen and duration of treatment continues to evolve and needs further study. Novel biomarkers that allow disease activity surveillance and predict relapse may facilitate more accurately tailored treatment regimens in the future.

- 10 Frulloni L et al. Exocrine and endocrine pancreatic function in 21 patients suffering from autoimmune pancreatitis before and after steroid treatment. Pancreatology 2010;10(2–3): 129–133.
- 11 Hart PA et al. Long-term outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis: a multicentre, international analysis. Gut 2013;62(12):1771–1776.
- 12 Shiokawa M et al. Risk of cancer in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108(4):610–617.
- 13 Buijs J et al. The long-term impact of autoimmune pancreatitis on pancreatic function, quality of life, and life expectancy. Pancreas 2015;44(7):1065–1071.
- 14 Witkiewicz AK et al. Synchronous autoimmune pancreatitis and infiltrating pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: case report and review of the literature. Hum Pathol 2008;39(10):1548–1551.
- 15 Weinbaum CM et al. Recommendations for identification and public health management of persons with chronic hepatitis B virus infection. MMWR Recomm Rep 2008;57(RR-8):1–20.
- **16** Hastings D et al. Plasmapheresis therapy for rare but potentially fatal reaction to rituximab. J Clin Apher 2009;24(1):28–31.
- Hart PA et al. Clinical profiles and outcomes in idiopathic duct-centric chronic pancreatitis (type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis): the Mayo Clinic experience. Gut 2016;65(10):1702–1709.

Long-Term Outcome of Management of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

72

Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Autoimmune Pancreatitis

Luca Frulloni and Nicolò de Pretis

University of Verona, Verona, Italy

Introduction

Autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) is a clinical entity that is well described in clinical and imaging findings at the onset of the disease [1]. The early phase is also known, in particular the outcome after steroid treatment, which represents a diagnostic criterion. However, the long-term outcome of patients suffering from AIP is still largely unknown. Many aspects are not yet fully clarified, particularly the need for and efficacy of treatment with nonsteroidal immunosuppressants (azathioprine) or biologics (rituximab (RTX)) in preventing disease relapse and progression toward chronic pancreatitis in terms of loss of pancreatic function (exocrine and endocrine insufficiency), onset of pancreatic calcifications, and the risk for pancreatic cancer. Since the term "autoimmune pancreatitis" was introduced in 1995 [2] and the disease was recognized as an entity, and thus early treatment has become the norm, the long-term clinical outcome of the disease has been modified by the use of steroids, nonsteroidal immunosuppressant drugs, and/or biologics (RTX). Therefore, while the natural history of the disease remains obscure, what can be observed nowadays is the longterm outcome of AIP after therapy.

An unanswered question is the fate of patients suffering from AIP before 1995 and appropriate immune suppressive treatment. We know that some of them underwent surgery because of the suspicion of pancreatic cancer. To answer this question may well lead to a better understanding of the natural history of AIP.

Disease Relapse after Steroids and Treatment

Relapse of AIP may be symptomatic, evident on imaging, serology, and/or histology [3]. However, an AIP relapse may be clinically asymptomatic and detectable only on imaging [4]. The site of the relapse is mainly in the pancreas, but may involve extrapancreatic organs (kidney, salivary glands, biliary tree, and retroperitoneum) [4–7]. Relapse rates reported in the literature include symptomatic and asymptomatic patients with both, pancreatic and extrapancreatic involvement without distinction.

After a first course of steroids, disease relapse has been reported in between 13% and 64% of cases (Table 72.1) [6,8–16]. Disease relapse does not differ between patients who underwent surgery compared to those treated conservatively (Table 72.2) [6,9–13,15,17]. Furthermore, relapse rates are significantly higher and more frequently observed in AIP type 1 compared to type 2 [6,18,19]. Ikeura et al. [18] reported a 20% relapse rate of AIP NOS (not otherwise specified), lower than in type 1 (34%) and higher than in type 2 AIP (6%). High levels of serum IgG4 [6,7,9,12,19–22], intrahepatic biliary involvement [6,20,23], and other organ involvement [7], have all been identified as risk factors for relapse. These factors were all strictly correlated with type 1 AIP, which may therefore be considered as a more aggressive disease.

The treatment of choice for disease relapse is a new course of steroids (prednisolone) to induce remission [25]. This therapeutic approach is widely accepted, even if it is based only on cohort studies. The dosage of prednisolone is the same as that proposed after the diagnosis

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Author	Year	Country	Patients N.	Relapse rate
Ryu et al. [8]	2008	Korea	67	15%
Frulloni et al. [9]	2009	Italy	87	25%
Raina et al. [10]	2009	USA	26	57%
Maire et al. [11]	2010	France	44	27%
Kubota et al. [12]	2011	Japan	70	34.3%
Kamisawa et al. [13]	2011	Asia	327	13.1%
Kamisawa et al. [14]	2011	Asia, Europe, USA	731	from 15% to 64%
Song et al. [15]	2012	Korea	52	24%
Hart et al. [6]	2013	Asia, Europe, USA	1064	29.1%
van Heerde at al. [16]	2014	Netherlands	111	37%

Table 72.1 Frequency of relapse in patients suffering from AIP.

Table 72.2 Frequency of relapse in patients suffering from AIP divided in those treated with steroids and who underwent surgery.

Author	Year	Country	Steroids	Relapse rate	Surgery	Relapse rate
Frulloni et al. [9]	2009	Italy	67	34%	20	30%
Raina et al. [10]	2009	USA	15	60%	4	0%
Maire et al. [11]	2010	France	26	31%	12	33%
Kubota et al. [12]	2011	Japan	42	9%	20	17%
Kamisawa et al. [13]	2011	Asia	231	21%	42	12.5%
Song et al. [15]	2012	Korea	27	40%	11	10%
Hart et al. [6]	2013	Asia, Europe, USA	736	33%	141	25%
Yurci et al. [17]	2013	USA	11	27%	21	19%
All studies	-	-	1155	30%	271	37%

of AIP (prednisolone, 30–40 mg/day or a weight-adjusted dose range from 0.5 to 1 mg/kg of body weight per day), which can be varied according to disease activity. After the induction of remission in relapsing AIP a maintenance regimen has been suggested. Long-term maintenance therapy with low-dose steroids (prednisolone, 5–10 mg/day) is used in Asian countries, but is still debated elsewhere. Steroid-sparing agents, in particular azathioprine (2–2.5 mg/kg/day), have been proposed for long-term treatment of relapsing AIP [20], even in the absence of controlled trials, but again their use is still being debated. However, experts recommend an add-on therapy with steroid-sparing agents for IgG4-related disease [26], to which AIP type 1 belongs.

RTX, an anti-CD20 antibody inducing B-cell depletion, seems to be effective in inducing specific serum IgG4 reductions and for better disease control in IgG4-RD, even in steroid refractory cases [27]. RTX would probably interfere with the immunologic processes underlying IgG4-RD, but the exact mechanism is still unknown. Since AIP type 1 is considered a manifestation of IgG4-RD, the use of RTX has been suggested for this subtype of AIP [26,28]. Some preliminary cohort studies seem to confirm the efficacy of RTX in AIP type 1 [29]. There is still no consensus regarding the dosage and the RTX schedule. A rheumatologic (intravenous infusions at a dosage of 375 mg/m^2 body surface area at time points 0 and 15 days, repeated after 6 months) rather than a hematologic schedule (intravenous 375 mg/m² body surface area four times at weekly intervals, then repeated infusions every 2-3 months up to 24 months) can be suggested, but randomized trials are needed to better understand the most appropriate protocol for AIP patients.

Loss of Pancreatic Function and Evolution Toward Chronic Pancreatitis

The long-term outcome of AIP patients is described in only few studies, and limited to the first 10 years after clinical onset. The key points about the natural history of AIP are the deterioration of exocrine and endocrine function, the onset of pancreatic calcifications, and, more generally, the evolution toward "ordinary" chronic pancreatitis.

Exocrine pancreatic function is already reduced at clinical onset of the disease (Table 72.3) [5,9,11,30-32] and its improvement has been observed in a significant proportion, but not all, patients after steroids [32,33]. The exocrine pancreatic function evaluated by secretincerulein test is reduced at clinical onset of the disease in nearly all AIP patients, involving particularly enzyme production more than bicarbonate secretion [34]. After steroids, studies have shown that exocrine pancreatic insufficiency evaluated by PABA test [32] or fecal elastase-1 [33] improved, but severe pancreatic insufficiency remained in 33-50% of cases. However, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency remains present in a large portion of AIP patients (80%) in the long-term follow-up after steroids [30]. Therefore, evaluation of pancreatic function in AIP is recommended to identify patients who may benefit from pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy.

Similar data have been published for endocrine pancreatic function (Table 72.3) [5,9,11,30–32], and diabetes is quite common in AIP. Steroid-induced diabetes is frequently observed at clinical onset of the disease, particularly in older patients [33,35].

The results of long-term follow-up suggest that some patients with AIP could develop pancreatic calcifications, generally after several disease relapses [21,22,36]. Loss of pancreatic exocrine and endocrine function, onset of calcifications, and atrophy of the pancreatic gland seem to suggest that AIP can transform into "*ordinary*" chronic pancreatitis. This hypothesis, even if not completely supported by clinical data and imaging findings, could explain why AIP was not identified in the past and may have been confused with chronic calcifying pancreatitis in its advanced stage.

This hypothesis also implies that imaging is only typical for AIP in the early phase of the disease and the diagnosis can be more easily achieved. In the more advanced stage, the radiologic features are less suggestive for AIP, and it is highly probable that the diagnosis of AIP will be missed.

Fig. 72.1 shows a diagram of the postulated natural history of AIP.



Figure 72.1 Natural history of autoimmune pancreatitis hypothesized on the basis of evidence in the literature.

Table 72.3 Frequency of pancreatic exocrine and endocrine insufficiency in patients suffering from
--

Author	Year	Patients N.	Follow-up months	PEI	Diabetes
Kamisawa et al. [32]	2003	12	41	67%	83%
Frulloni et al. [9]	2009	87	89	28%	26%
Uchida et al. [31]	2009	21	41	48%	46%
Maire et al. [11]	2010	44	41	34%	37%
Bujis et al. [30]	2015	68	74	82%	57%
Lopez-Serrano et al. [5]	2016	47	50	36%	36%

PEI, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency.

Risk for Pancreatic and Extrapancreatic Cancer

A risk for pancreatic cancer in AIP has been reported [21,31,37–44], as for other chronic inflammatory gastrointestinal diseases, but studies are limited to case reports or small series. The risk for pancreatic adenocarcinoma is highest in the early phase of the disease, probably because the imaging features of AIP and pancreatic cancer can overlap, and lower in a more advanced phase. The clinical implication is therefore to exclude cancer at the clinical onset of the disease, and to monitor AIP patients by imaging techniques during follow-up, not

References

- 1 Finkelberg DL, Sahani D, Deshpande V et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis. N Engl J Med 2006;355:2670–2676.
- Yoshida K, Toki F, Takeuchi T et al. Chronic pancreatitis caused by an autoimmune abnormality. Proposal of the concept of autoimmune pancreatitis. Dig Dis Sci 1995;40:1561–1568.
- **3** Chari ST, Murray JA. Autoimmune pancreatitis, Part II: the relapse. Gastroenterology 2008;134:625–628.
- 4 Manfredi R, Frulloni L, Mantovani W et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: pancreatic and extrapancreatic MR imaging-MR cholangiopancreatography findings at diagnosis, after steroid therapy, and at recurrence. Radiology 2011;260:428–436.
- 5 Lopez-Serrano A, Crespo J, Pascual I et al. Diagnosis, treatment and long-term outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis in Spain based on the international consensus diagnostic criteria: a multi-centre study. Pancreatology 2016;16:382–390.
- **6** Hart PA, Kamisawa T, Brugge WR et al. Long-term outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis: a multicentre, international analysis. Gut 2013;62:1771–1776.
- **7** Kamisawa T, Shimosegawa T, Okazaki K et al. Standard steroid treatment for autoimmune pancreatitis. Gut 2009;58:1504–1507.
- **8** Ryu JK, Chung JB, Park SW et al. Review of 67 patients with autoimmune pancreatitis in Korea: a multicenter nationwide study. Pancreas 2008;37:377–385.
- **9** Frulloni L, Scattolini C, Falconi M et al. Autoimmune pancreatitis: differences between the focal and diffuse forms in 87 patients. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:2288–2294.
- 10 Raina A, Yadav D, Krasinskas AM et al. Evaluation and management of autoimmune pancreatitis: experience at a large US center. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104:2295–2306.

only to diagnose the disease relapse, often asymptomatic, but also for an early diagnosis of cancer.

The incidence of extrapancreatic cancer within 5 years from diagnosis of AIP is high, ranging from 6.6% to 13.9% [6,45–47]. The increased risk for extrapancreatic malignancy has been reported for AIP type 1, but not for AIP type 2, which may be related to the patient's age more than the AIP subtype. It is still debated whether this incidence is increased compared to general population. In any case, physicians should be aware that 10% of patients could develop a cancer after diagnosis of AIP and, therefore, the use of immunosuppressant drugs and biologics should be carefully evaluated.

- 11 Maire F, Le Baleur Y, Rebours V et al. Outcome of patients with type 1 or 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106:151–156.
- 12 Kubota K, Watanabe S, Uchiyama T et al. Factors predictive of relapse and spontaneous remission of autoimmune pancreatitis patients treated/not treated with corticosteroids. J Gastroenterol 2011;46(6):834–482.
- 13 Kamisawa T, Kim MH, Liao WC et al. Clinical characteristics of 327 Asian patients with autoimmune pancreatitis based on Asian diagnostic criteria. Pancreas 2011;40:200–205.
- 14 Kamisawa T, Chari ST, Giday SA et al. Clinical profile of autoimmune pancreatitis and its histological subtypes: an international multicenter survey. Pancreas 2011;40:809–814.
- 15 Song TJ, Kim JH, Kim MH et al. Comparison of clinical findings between histologically confirmed type 1 and type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;27:700–708.
- **16** van Heerde MJ, Buijs J, Rauws EA et al. A comparative study of diagnostic scoring systems for autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2014;43:559–564.
- 17 Yurci A, Stevens T, Shah SN et al. Evolution in the diagnosis and treatment of autoimmune pancreatitis: experience from a single tertiary care center. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 2013;6:1317–1326.
- 18 Ikeura T, Manfredi R, Zamboni G et al. Application of international consensus diagnostic criteria to an Italian series of autoimmune pancreatitis. United European Gastroenterol J 2013;1:276–284.
- 19 Sah RP, Chari ST, Pannala R et al. Differences in clinical profile and relapse rate of type 1 versus type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139:140–148; quiz e12–13.
- **20** Huggett MT, Culver EL, Kumar M et al. Type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis and IgG4-related sclerosing

564 *Chapter 72*

cholangitis is associated with extrapancreatic organ failure, malignancy, and mortality in a prospective UK cohort. Am J Gastroenterol 2014;109(10):1675–1683.

- 21 Kawa S, Hamano H, Ozaki Y et al. Long-term follow-up of autoimmune pancreatitis: characteristics of chronic disease and recurrence. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7:S18–22.
- 22 Takuma K, Kamisawa T, Tabata T et al. Short-term and long-term outcomes of autoimmune pancreatitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;23:146–152.
- 23 Ghazale A, Chari ST, Zhang L et al. Immunoglobulin G4-associated cholangitis: clinical profile and response to therapy. Gastroenterology 2008;134:706–715.
- 24 Maire F, Le Baleur Y, Rebours V et al. Outcome of patients with type 1 or 2 autoimmune pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106(1):151–156.
- 25 Hart PA, Zen Y, Chari ST. Recent advances in autoimmune pancreatitis. Gastroenterology 2015;149:39–51.
- 26 Khosroshahi A, Wallace ZS, Crowe JL et al. International consensus guidance statement on the management and treatment of IgG4-related disease. Arthritis Rheumatol 2015;67:1688–1699.
- 27 Lang D, Zwerina J, Pieringer H. IgG4-related disease: current challenges and future prospects. Ther Clin Risk Manag 2016;12:189–199.
- **28** Beyer G, Schwaiger T, Lerch MM et al. IgG4-related disease: a new kid on the block or an old aquaintance? United European Gastroenterol J 2014;2:165–172.
- **29** Hart PA, Topazian MD, Witzig TE et al. Treatment of relapsing autoimmune pancreatitis with immunomodulators and rituximab: the Mayo Clinic experience. Gut 2013;62:1607–1615.
- **30** Buijs J, Cahen DL, van Heerde MJ et al. The long-term impact of autoimmune pancreatitis on pancreatic function, quality of life, and life expectancy. Pancreas 2015;44:1065–1071.
- **31** Uchida K, Yazumi S, Nishio A et al. Long-term outcome of autoimmune pancreatitis. J Gastroenterol 2009;44:726–732.
- **32** Kamisawa T, Egawa N, Inokuma S et al. Pancreatic endocrine and exocrine function and salivary gland function in autoimmune pancreatitis before and after steroid therapy. Pancreas 2003;27:235–238.
- 33 Frulloni L, Scattolini C, Katsotourchi AM et al. Exocrine and endocrine pancreatic function in 21 patients suffering from autoimmune pancreatitis before and after steroid treatment. Pancreatology 2010;10:129–133.

- **34** Ito T, Kawabe K, Arita Y et al. Evaluation of pancreatic endocrine and exocrine function in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2007;34:254–259.
- **35** Miyamoto Y, Kamisawa T, Tabata T et al. Short and long-term outcomes of diabetes mellitus in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis after steroid therapy. Gut Liver 2012;6:501–504.
- 36 Maruyama M, Arakura N, Ozaki Y et al. Risk factors for pancreatic stone formation in autoimmune pancreatitis over a long-term course. J Gastroenterol 2012;47:553–560.
- 37 Ikeura T, Miyoshi H, Uchida K et al. Relationship between autoimmune pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer: a single-center experience. Pancreatology 2014;14:373–379.
- 38 Gupta R, Khosroshahi A, Shinagare S et al. Does autoimmune pancreatitis increase the risk of pancreatic carcinoma?: a retrospective analysis of pancreatic resections. Pancreas 2013;42:506–510.
- **39** Witkiewicz AK, Kennedy EP, Kennyon L et al. Synchronous autoimmune pancreatitis and infiltrating pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: case report and review of the literature. Hum Pathol 2008;39:1548–1551.
- **40** Fukui T, Mitsuyama T, Takaoka M et al. Pancreatic cancer associated with autoimmune pancreatitis in remission. Intern Med 2008;47:151–155.
- **41** Pezzilli R, Vecchiarelli S, Di Marco MC et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma associated with autoimmune pancreatitis. Case Rep Gastroenterol 2011;5:378–385.
- **42** Hirano K, Tada M, Isayama H et al. Long-term prognosis of autoimmune pancreatitis with and without corticosteroid treatment. Gut 2007;56:1719–1724.
- **43** Inoue H, Miyatani H, Sawada Y et al. A case of pancreas cancer with autoimmune pancreatitis. Pancreas 2006;33:208–209.
- **44** Motosugi U, Ichikawa T, Yamaguchi H et al. Small invasive ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas associated with lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis. Pathol Int 2009;59:744–747.
- **45** Shiokawa M, Kodama Y, Yoshimura K et al. Risk of cancer in patients with autoimmune pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108:610–617.
- **46** Hart PA, Law RJ, Dierkhising RA et al. Risk of cancer in autoimmune pancreatitis: a case-control study and review of the literature. Pancreas 2014;43:417–421.
- **47** Hirano K, Isayama H, Tada M et al. Association between autoimmune pancreatitis and malignancy. Clin J Gastroenterol 2014;7:200–204.

Section 6

Neoplastic Tumors of the Exocrine Tissue: Benign Cystic Neoplasms of the Pancreas

Epidemiology of Cystic Neoplasms of the Pancreas

Saurabh Mukewar and Suresh T. Chari

Division of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Mayo Clinic College of Medicine, Rochester, MN, USA

Introduction

Pancreatic cystic lesions (PCL) can be histopathologically classified as nonneoplastic or neoplastic. Nonneoplastic cysts do not have any malignant potential and include pseudocyst, lymphoepithelial cyst, retention cyst, hydatid cyst, enteric duplication cyst, and mucinous nonneoplastic cyst. Neoplastic cysts, termed as pancreatic cystic neoplasms (PCN) have a potential to develop malignancy or are malignant at diagnosis. PCN are further classified as serous cystic neoplasm (SCN), mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN), intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) (including branch-duct and main-duct IPMN), solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm (SPN), and cystic change in an otherwise solid tumor (e.g., ductal adenocarcinoma or neuroendocrine tumor (CPNT)). The risk for developing malignancy in these cysts varies from <1% in SCN to >60% in main-duct IPMN [1-3].

PCL are being increasingly identified in asymptomatic patients on routine imaging studies [4]. While a neoplastic nature of PCL <5 mm in size is not always certain, the majority of larger, resected cysts are neoplastic [5]. However, the vast majority of PCL are not resected [6] and therefore, PCL >10mm in size are presumed to be PCN and are managed accordingly. Studies based purely on imaging diagnosis of pancreatic cysts can provide information on incidence and prevalence of PCL in the general population [7,8]. However, these studies lack confirmatory histopathologic diagnosis. In contrast, surgical series cannot be used to determine the incidence and prevalence in the general population, but they provide information of the histopathologic spectrum of pancreatic cysts [5,6]. We use the term PCL in reference to data from imaging studies and PCN for data from surgical series. Although, some studies on PCL do make

presumptive histopathologic diagnoses based on imaging and, when available, cyst fluid characteristics; however, preoperative diagnosis may be incorrect in nearly one third of PCL when correlated with surgical histopathology [9].

Pancreatic Cyst Lesions

Incidence

There is limited information on incidence of PCL in the general population. A study from Olmsted County, MN showed the prevalence of PCL suspected to be IPMN was 4.35 per 100,000 persons in 2005 [8] (Fig. 73.1). The age- and sex-adjusted incidence had risen 14-fold compared to 1985, when it was 0.31 per 100,000 (Fig. 73.1). This growing incidence was felt to be secondary to diagnostic scrutiny rather than a true increase in incidence over time. In this study, other non-IPMN pancreatic cysts such as SCN were excluded.

Prevalence

In hospital-based studies, the prevalence of PCL has been reported to range between 0.2% and 41.6% [4,10–17]. Various risk factors affect the prevalence of PCL, including study-related factors and patient-related factors. Study-related factors include study design, imaging modality, and year of study. A recent study showed that incidental PCLs were documented in only 31% of radiology reports [11]. Thus, retrospective studies based on review of radiology reports rather than review of images underestimate the prevalence rates of PCL. Type of imaging modality also affects the prevalence rate, with increasing prevalence rates reported in studies using US,

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 73.1 Prevalence of pancreatic cysts per age group. The *black line* shows the prevalence and the *gray boxes* represent the Cl. For patients older than age 80, see the text for more details. *Source*: de Jong et al. 2010 [14], Fig. 1. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

CT, MRI, and EUS, respectively [17,18]. Older studies report lower prevalence rates compared to newer studies. For instance, PCL were identified in 1.4% of abdominal scans in a study from 1980 [19], compared to 9.3% in a recent study from 2015 [7]. Higher prevalence in the newer studies is likely to be due to better quality of crosssectional imaging hardware and software. In an interesting study by Moris et al., newer versions of MRI hardware and software were independently associated with higher PCL detection rates [4].

Risk Factors

Age

Older age is a risk factor for PCL (Fig. 73.2). In general, when study populations consist of older individuals the reported prevalence is high. For example, an autopsy series reported PCL prevalence of 24.3% in a population with a mean age of 79.3 years [16]. A study based on MRIs in asymptomatic individuals with a mean age of 51.1 years, the prevalence was 2.4% [14]. PCL are infrequent under the age of 40 years; the prevalence in this age group varies from 0-1.2%, depending on the imaging modality used to identify PCL [12,13]. However, in one study using single-shot fast spin-echo MRI sequence, the overall prevalence of PCL was 9.1% in this age group [20]. The risk rises gradually over age 40 years. In a large study the odds of a PCL being present increased by 1.06 for each additional year after age 40 [12]. In individuals over 70 years, up to 40% patients appear to have a PCL [11]. In older patients, not only does PCL prevalence increase, but also the size and number of cysts increases



Figure 73.2 Incidence of total IPMN per 100,000 person-years as reflected by the Rochester Epidemiology Project. *Source:* Klibansky et al. 2012 [8], Fig. 1. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

[11,20]. In addition, compared to younger patients, older patients have a greater likelihood of finding malignant pathology and also a greater probability of undergoing pancreatic surgery for PCL [21].

Gender

Although one study showed greater prevalence of PCL in women [22], the majority of studies have not shown any difference in prevalence of PCL between the two sexes [11,12,14,15]. Most studies have not shown a difference in size of PCL between men and women [11,14,21], except one study, which showed larger cyst size in men compared to women [12]. There is no difference between rates of malignancy and number of PCL between the sexes [11,21].

Race and Geography

There are limited data on prevalence of PCL based on racial background. Only one study showed that the cysts are 3.5 times more prevalent in Asians compared to non-Asians after controlling for age as a risk factor [12]. Although the prevalence was higher in Asians, cyst size, location, or number was not different compared to non-Asians.

In an autopsy study from Japan the prevalence was 24.3% [16]. By contrast, in an ultrasound-based study from Japan the prevalence was 0.21%. In a study from the Netherlands, MRIs done in asymptomatic individuals showed a prevalence of 2.4% [14]. In a recent study based on CT scans from San Marino, prevalence in asymptomatic individuals was 5.4% [7]. The estimated standard-ized population prevalence for the state of San Marino was 2.2% [7]. An MRI study from Brazil reported a prevalence of 9.3% [13]. Studies from the United States have shown a prevalence rate of 1.2–19.6% [11,12,20]. It is

unclear if this difference in prevalence is due to geographical factors, since various other factors that could impact prevalence, such as age and modality of imaging, were not adjusted.

Family History of Pancreatic Cancer

Based on a case-control study, PCL were reported to be nearly three times more common in individuals with a first-degree relative who had pancreas cancer [15]. A multicenter US screening study in high-risk individuals for pancreatic cancer, such as individuals from familial pancreatic cancer families, hereditary pancreatitis, familial atypical multiple mole melanoma, familial breast-ovarian cancer with breast-related cancer mutation and hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer, and Peutz-Jeghers syndrome have shown a prevalence of 42% with multiple modalities—CT, EUS, and MRI [18]. The prevalence increased with age, as nearly 65% highrisk individuals over 70 years of age were noted to have a PCL. Another similar study from Sweden, showed a prevalence of 40% in such high-risk individuals undergoing MRI screening for pancreatic cancer [23].

In the authors' experience, 5–10% of patients with PCL have a family history of pancreatic cancer in first-degree relatives. Whether risk for pancreatic cancer is higher in this subgroup is not known.

History of Pancreatitis

PCN such as IPMN can cause acute pancreatitis. IPMN have also been reported in patients with chronic calcifying pancreatitis [24]. On the other hand, individuals with a history of pancreatitis can develop pseudocysts, which are often indistinguishable from PCN [25–27]. Given such issues, studies on the prevalence of PCL have typically excluded patients with a history of pancreatitis. Studies including patients with a history of pancreatitis have reported a prevalence of 16.6–42% [20,21]. However, whether these cysts represented pseudocysts or PCN was not known.

Miscellaneous

Recent studies have shown diabetes mellitus and insulin use as independent risk factors for PCL [15]. Presence of extrapancreatic cysts has also been strongly associated with PCL [4,14,20]. In a study, 70% patients with PCL had an extrapancreatic cyst [4]. The most frequent organs involved were kidneys (50%) and liver (50%). The presence of liver cysts is independently associated with PCL [14]. PCLs are seen in 11% of solid organ transplant recipients [28]. Fortunately, pancreatic cancer is rarely seen in this group of patients. Lifestyle factors such as cigarette smoking and alcohol consumption are not associated with development of PCL [11–14,20,21]. PCL are seen in association with autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease (ADPKD). About 5% to 10% of individuals with ADPKD have PCL, based on ultrasound [29]. However, ADPKD is rarely seen in patients with pancreatic cysts (~1%) [20]. In contrast, pancreas involvement is frequently seen in patients with von Hippel–Lindau disease (VHL). In a large French multicenter study, 77.2% of patients with VHL had pancreatic involvement, mostly PCLs [30]. In 7.6% of these patients, the pancreas was the only organ involved. In this series, VHL patients with PCL had fewer pheochromocytomas than those without.

Cyst Size and Morphology

The majority of incidentally identified PCL are subcentimeter in size, the average cyst size being 8–10 mm [11– 14,20]. However, cyst size increases gradually with age. For instance, in a study by Lee et al., the median cyst size in patients >90 years was 14 mm compared to 3 mm for those <39 years [11]. Large cysts (>3 cm) are infrequent, seen in <5% cases.

Among patients with incidentally identified cysts, almost half have more than one cyst [13,20]. Multifocal (>5) cysts have been reported in 10% to 40% of cases [13,14,20]. Cyst distribution is generally equal throughout the gland, with half the cysts located in the proximal part of gland (head, neck, or uncinate) and the other half in the distal part of the gland (body or tail) [11,14].

Morphologically, the majority of PCL (80–90%) identified incidentally are simple in nature without any wall thickening, septations, or mural nodules [11,14]. Communication with the main pancreatic duct is seen in 8% to 35% of cases [11,20].

Pancreatic Cystic Neoplasms

As discussed in the preceding section, PCL are commonly seen, especially in older patients. Most of these are suspected to be PCN. The majority of these patients do not undergo surgery and therefore, their pathologic diagnosis is never known. In the few patients who undergo surgery, the histopathologic characteristics can be used to classify PCN. In one of the largest surgical series of 851 patients at Massachusetts General Hospital undergoing surgery for PCL, IPMN were the most common PCN, seen in 38% of cases [5] (Fig. 73.3). MCN were the next most common (23%), followed by SCN (16%), CPNT (7%), and SPN (3%). There was a trend towards an increasing number of surgeries for PCN in the recent time period—376 between 2005 and 2011, compared to 67 between 1978 and 1989.

IPMN are mucinous neoplasms arising from the pancreatic ducts. When they arise from the side branches,



Figure 73.3 Distribution of pathologic diagnoses in 851 resected cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Lesions classified as "other" included pseudocysts, 25; benign epithelial cysts, 11; acinar cell cystadenomas and cystadenocarcinomas, 3; lymphoepithelial cysts, 5; choledochal cysts, 4; lymphangiomata, 4; hemangiomata, 2; and other unclassified epithelial cysts. *Source:* Valsangkar et al. 2012 [5], Fig. 1. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

they are referred to as branch-duct IPMN (BD-IPMN) and are called main-duct IPMN (MD-IPMN) if they involve the main pancreatic duct. Mixed-IPMN involve both branch and main ducts, but for practical purposes they are considered together with MD-IPMN.

The median age of surgery for BD-IPMN is about 65 years with an almost equal distribution between males and females [31]. However, studies from Asia have reported male sex predilection with a 3:1 ratio [32]. The median size of resected BD-IPMN varies between 2 to 3 cms [31,33]. BD-IPMN appear as a solitary cyst, multifocal cysts, or a cluster of cysts. They arise from the side branches of the pancreatic duct, although the communication with the main pancreatic duct may not always be visible. Almost 60% are located in the head of the pancreas and 40% in the body/tail region; 15–40% are multifocal [31,33]. Malignancy can be present in about 20% of cases [31,33]. About 12% have a history of pancreatitis and 35% have a history of smoking [31,33].

Similar to BD-IPMN, the median age for MD-IPMN is between 65 and 70 years [5]. They appear as dilation of the main pancreatic duct without any obstructing mass or stricture. The majority (64%) are in one location, most commonly in the head of the pancreas [3,5]. Among the 36% involving multiple locations, almost half have diffuse involvement of the entire pancreatic duct [3]. Malignancy can be seen in up to 60% of MD-IPMN, and is associated with older age, jaundice, and new-onset diabetes mellitus [3]. Mixed-IPMN have a similar risk for malignancy as MD-IPMN. One fourth of MD-IPMN have a history of pancreatitis. Most (50–60%) of MD-IPMN patients are smokers. Nearly 12% have a history of diabetes [3].

MCN are almost exclusively seen females (>95%) [34–37]. The median age is 40–50 years, and the majority of patients are <60 years [34-37]. The median size of MCN typically varies between 5 cms to 10 cms [34,37]. MCN with an associated invasive carcinoma are generally larger than benign MCN and an associated invasive carcinoma is rarely seen in those <4 cms [34,37]. They are solitary and often have septations and a thick wall. Wall calcification can be seen in about 25% of cases [35,36]. They are almost always (>90%) located in the body/tail region of the pancreas [34-37]. Less than 5% have communication with the main pancreatic duct [36]. An associated invasive carcinoma at the time of surgical resection is found in 10-20% [35-37]. Older age, larger cyst size, presence of mural nodules, and elevated CA-19-9 are associated with malignant transformation [34-37]. About 5-10% of patients with an MCN have a history of pancreatitis [35,36]. Nearly 30-40% are smokers [34,37] and 7% have a history of diabetes mellitus [34].

SCN are seen more commonly in females (75%) and the median age is 58 years [1]. Their median size is about 3 cms [38]. They are solitary, and generally appear as a cluster of multiple cysts separated by thin fibrous septae with a characteristic central scar seen in 30% of cases [39]. The pattern of cysts is microcystic in 45%, macrocystic in 32%, both microcystic and macrocystic in 18%, and solid in 5% of cases [1]. Cyst calcification is seen in about 15% of cases [1]. They are equally distributed in the pancreas with 40% in the head, 34% in the body, and 26% in the tail [1]. Malignancy is very rare (0.1%) [1]. They are seldom associated with pancreatitis and about 5% of cases have a history of diabetes [1].

SPN are mostly seen in females (>85%) [40,41] with a median age of 35 years [41]. They are generally very large at the time of diagnosis with an average size of 8.5 cms [40]. They are solitary, well encapsulated, round-oval, and have a variable amount of solid and cystic component, hemorrhage, and necrosis [41,42]. Cyst calcification can be seen in nearly half the cases [42]. They are equally distributed between the head, body, and tail of the pancreas [41]. Metastases can be seen in 15–20% of cases at surgery [41,42].

CPNT are seen at a median age of 55–60 years and are equally distributed between the sexes [43,44]. The mean size varies between 2 to 5 cms [43,44]. They are solitary cystic lesions with a varying degree of solid/ cystic component. Most have arterial hyperenhancement of solid component, as is seen with other solid neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas [43,44]. Nearly half of these have a characteristic hypervascular rim [43]. Calcification is rarely seen and 3% of cases have a history of pancreatitis [44]. They are associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia (MEN) syndrome in 6% of cases [43,44].

References

- Jais B, Rebours V, Malleo G et al. Serous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas: a multinational study of 2622 patients under the auspices of the International Association of Pancreatology and European Pancreatic Club (European Study Group on Cystic Tumors of the Pancreas). Gut 2016;65(2):305–312.
- 2 Ohno E, Hirooka Y, Itoh A et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: differentiation of malignant and benign tumors by endoscopic ultrasound findings of mural nodules. Ann Surg 2009;249(4):628–634.
- 3 Salvia R, Fernández-del Castillo C, Bassi C et al. Main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: clinical predictors of malignancy and long-term survival following resection. Ann Surg 2004;239(5):678–685; discussion 85–87.
- **4** Moris M, Bridges MD, Pooley RA et al. Association between advances in high-resolution cross-section imaging technologies and increase in prevalence of pancreatic cysts from 2005 to 2014. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016;14(4):585–593.e3.
- Valsangkar NP, Morales-Oyarvide V, Thayer SP et al.
 851 resected cystic tumors of the pancreas: a 33-year experience at the Massachusetts General Hospital.
 Surgery 2012;152(3 suppl 1):S4–12.
- **6** Walsh RM, Vogt DP, Henderson JM et al. Management of suspected pancreatic cystic neoplasms based on cyst size. Surgery 2008;144(4):677–684; discussion 84–85.
- Zanini N, Giordano M, Smerieri E et al. Estimation of the prevalence of asymptomatic pancreatic cysts in the population of San Marino. Pancreatology 2015;15(4):417–422.
- 8 Klibansky DA, Reid-Lombardo KM, Gordon SR et al. The clinical relevance of the increasing incidence of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;10(5):555–558.
- **9** Salvia R, Malleo G, Marchegiani G et al. Pancreatic resections for cystic neoplasms: from the surgeon's presumption to the pathologist's reality. Surgery 2012;152(3 suppl 1):S135–142.
- 10 Wu BU, Sampath K, Berberian CE et al. Prediction of malignancy in cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: a population-based cohort study. Am J Gastroenterol 2014;109(1):121–129; quiz 30.
- 11 Lee KS, Sekhar A, Rofsky NM et al. Prevalence of incidental pancreatic cysts in the adult population on MR imaging. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(9):2079–2084.
- 12 Laffan TA, Horton KM, Klein AP et al. Prevalence of unsuspected pancreatic cysts on MDCT. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2008;191(3):802–807.

- **13** de Oliveira PB, Puchnick A, Szejnfeld J et al. Prevalence of incidental pancreatic cysts on 3 Tesla magnetic resonance. PLoS One 2015;10(3):e0121317.
- 14 de Jong K, Nio CY, Hermans JJ et al. High prevalence of pancreatic cysts detected by screening magnetic resonance imaging examinations. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8(9):806–811.
- 15 Capurso G, Boccia S, Salvia R et al. Risk factors for intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas: a multicentre case-control study. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108(6):1003–1009.
- 16 Kimura W, Nagai H, Kuroda A et al. Analysis of small cystic lesions of the pancreas. Int J Pancreatol 1995;18(3):197–206.
- 17 Ikeda M, Sato T, Morozumi A et al. Morphologic changes in the pancreas detected by screening ultrasonography in a mass survey, with special reference to main duct dilatation, cyst formation, and calcification. Pancreas 1994;9(4):508–512.
- 18 Canto MI, Hruban RH, Fishman EK et al. Frequent detection of pancreatic lesions in asymptomatic high-risk individuals. Gastroenterology 2012;142(4):796-804; quiz e14-15.
- 19 Parienty RA, Ducellier R, Lubrano JM et al. Cystadenomas of the pancreas: diagnosis by computed tomography. J Comput Assist Tomogr 1980;4(3):364–367.
- **20** Zhang XM, Mitchell DG, Dohke M et al. Pancreatic cysts: depiction on single-shot fast spin-echo MR images. Radiology 2002;223(2):547–553.
- **21** Spinelli KS, Fromwiller TE, Daniel RA et al. Cystic pancreatic neoplasms: observe or operate. Ann Surg 2004;239(5):651–657; discussion 57–59.
- 22 Sey MS, Teagarden S, Settles D et al. Prospective cross-sectional study of the prevalence of incidental pancreatic cysts during routine outpatient endoscopic ultrasound. Pancreas 2015;44(7):1130–1133.
- **23** Del Chiaro M, Verbeke CS, Kartalis N et al. Short-term results of a magnetic resonance imaging-based Swedish screening program for individuals at risk for pancreatic cancer. JAMA Surg 2015;150(6):512–518.
- 24 Zapiach M, Yadav D, Smyrk TC et al. Calcifying obstructive pancreatitis: a study of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm associated with pancreatic calcification. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;2(1):57–63.
- **25** Petrou A, Papalambros A, Brennan N et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) and chronic pancreatitis: overlapping pathological entities? Two case reports. JOP 2011;12(1):50–54.
- 26 Russell RT, Sharp KW. Mucinous cystadenoma of the pancreas associated with acute pancreatitis and concurrent pancreatic pseudocyst. Am Surg 2005;71(4):292–297.

- 572 Chapter 73
 - 27 Kalaitzakis E, Braden B, Trivedi P et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm in chronic calcifying pancreatitis: egg or hen? World J Gastroenterol 2009;15(10):1273–1275.
 - 28 Ngamruengphong S, Seeger KM, McCrone LM et al. Prevalence and outcomes of cystic lesion of the pancreas in immunosuppressed patients with solid organ transplantation. Dig Liver Dis 2015;47(5):417–422.
 - 29 Torra R, Nicolau C, Badenas C et al. Ultrasonographic study of pancreatic cysts in autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease. Clin Nephrol 1997;47(1):19–22.
 - 30 Hammel PR, Vilgrain V, Terris B et al. Pancreatic involvement in von Hippel-Lindau disease. The Groupe Francophone d'Etude de la Maladie de von Hippel-Lindau. Gastroenterology 2000;119(4):1087–1095.
 - Rodriguez JR, Salvia R, Crippa S et al. Branch-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: observations in 145 patients who underwent resection. Gastroenterology 2007;133(1):72–79; quiz 309–310.
 - **32** Jang JY, Park T, Lee S et al. Validation of international consensus guidelines for the resection of branch duct-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Br J Surg 2014;101(6):686–692.
 - **33** Schmidt CM, White PB, Waters JA et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: predictors of malignant and invasive pathology. Ann Surg 2007;246(4):644–51; discussion 51–54.
 - 34 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(4):571–579.
 - **35** Le Baleur Y, Couvelard A, Vullierme MP et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: definition of preoperative imaging criteria for high-risk lesions. Pancreatology 2011;11(5):495–499.

- **36** Park JW, Jang JY, Kang MJ et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas: is surgical resection recommended for all surgically fit patients? Pancreatology 2014;14(2):131–136.
- 37 Reddy RP, Smyrk TC, Zapiach M et al. Pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasm defined by ovarian stroma: demographics, clinical features, and prevalence of cancer. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;2(11):1026–1031.
- 38 Malleo G, Bassi C, Rossini R et al. Growth pattern of serous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: observational study with long-term magnetic resonance surveillance and recommendations for treatment. Gut 2012;61(5):746–751.
- **39** Sahani DV, Kadavigere R, Saokar A et al. Cystic pancreatic lesions: a simple imaging-based classification system for guiding management. Radiographics 2005;25(6):1471–1484.
- **40** Law JK, Ahmed A, Singh VK et al. A systematic review of solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms: are these rare lesions? Pancreas 2014;43(3):331–337.
- **41** Kim MJ, Choi DW, Choi SH et al. Surgical treatment of solid pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas and risk factors for malignancy. Br J Surg 2014;101(10):1266–1271.
- Raman SP, Kawamoto S, Law JK et al. Institutional experience with solid pseudopapillary neoplasms: focus on computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, conventional ultrasound, endoscopic ultrasound, and predictors of aggressive histology. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2013;37(5):824–833.
- **43** Gaujoux S, Tang L, Klimstra D et al. The outcome of resected cystic pancreatic endocrine neoplasms: a case-matched analysis. Surgery 2012;151(4):518–525.
- 44 Bordeianou L, Vagefi PA, Sahani D et al. Cystic pancreatic endocrine neoplasms: a distinct tumor type? J Am Coll Surg 2008;206(6):1154–1158.

Histologic Classification and Staging of Cystic Neoplasms

Noriyoshi Fukushima¹ and Giuseppe Zamboni²

¹ Department of Pathology, Jichi Medical University, Tochigi, Japan

² Department of Pathology, University of Verona, Ospedale S. Cuore-Don Calabria, Negrar, Verona, Italy

Introduction

With the increased use of cross-sectional imaging in the work-up of numerous abdominal complaints, cystic lesions of the pancreas have been increasingly identified. The prevalence of incidental pancreatic cystic lesions in the adult population is high, and ranges from 2.6% to 19.6% [1]. Autopsy series report an increase in pancreatic cystic neoplasms prevalence with age: 8% in patients <70 years of age, up to 35% >90 years of age [2]. In clinical practice, only 5-15% of pancreatic cysts have been reported as neoplastic (Table 74.1) [3]. Recently most of pancreatic cysts are considered to be small intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN) or retention cysts. Cystic neoplasms, including serous cystic neoplasms (SCN), mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN), intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN), solid pseudopapillary neoplasms (SPN), and some types of acinar cell neoplasms can be classified according to their malignant potential into benign, premalignant, and malignant [4]. It is important to recognize pancreatic cystic neoplasms before an invasive carcinoma develops, especially in MCN and IPMN. MCN and IPMN show ductal differentiation of the neoplastic epithelium; however, the differentiation of epithelial cells in SCN and SPN has not been fully recognized. The histopathologic classification and staging of major cystic neoplasms are discussed in this section.

Serous Cystic Neoplasms

Serous cystic neoplasms (SCN) are almost always benign, and are indolent pancreatic neoplasms composed of innumerable small cysts lined by epithelial cells showing a clear cytoplasm and round, uniform nuclei. Patients are usually women (female/male ratio: 7:3) with a mean age at diagnosis of 60 years [5–7]. Approximately 40% of SCN are incidentally detected by imaging studies at routine physical examinations or for other diseases. Other patients complain of symptoms related to local mass effects, such as abdominal pain, palpable mass, nausea, and vomiting. Patients with von Hippel–Lindau (VHL) syndrome are at an increased risk for development of serous cystic neoplasms. SCN are observed in 15% of patients with this syndrome [8]. Sporadic SCN have been found to feature somatic mutations in the *VHL* gene in 50% of cases [8].

Macroscopically, SCN are multilocular, large cystic neoplasms and their cut surface typically shows a wellcircumscribed, sponge-like appearance (called "microcystic type") with a central scar (Fig. 74.1a). The size of the cysts is variable, and there are several variants described in the following text. The cysts contain serous watery fluid. They usually do not communicate with the pancreatic larger ductal system.

Histologically, the cysts are separated from one another by thin fibrous septa and the internal surface of the cysts is covered by a monolayer epithelium (Fig. 74.1b). The lining epithelial cells have a clear cytoplasm and round, uniform, centrally located nuclei. Although a moderate nuclear pleomorphism is not unusual, necrosis and mitoses are not identified.

Because the cells contain large amounts of glycogen, they stain strongly with the periodic acid–Schiff (PAS) reaction, but only without diastase digestion. Immunohistochemically, the epithelial cells lining the cysts express cytokeratins (CK), such as CK7 and CK19, and epithelial membrane antigen (EMA), MUC6, inhibin alpha, and GLUT-1, but not CEA, trypsin, or chromogranin A [3,4].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

According to the current World Health Organization (WHO) classification, variants of serous neoplasms are classified into macrocystic serous adenomas, solid serous adenomas, VHL-related serous cystic neoplasms, and mixed serous neuroendocrine neoplasms [4]. The lining epithelium of these subtypes of SCN is the same as that of the common type (microcystic type) of SCN.

The most important differential diagnoses are with the two mucinous neoplasms, MCN and IPMN. Malignancy (serous cystadenocarcinoma) is defined by the presence of distant metastases because SCN with locally aggressive features, such as direct invasion into adjacent tissues, can rarely recur or even metastasize [5,6].

 Table 74.1
 Classification of cystic lesions of the pancreas.

Cystic neoplasms - Epithelial Serous cystic neoplasm Mucinous cystic neoplasm Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm Solid pseudopapillary neoplasm Acinar cell cystadenoma Acinar cell carcinoma (intraductal papillary variant) Mature cystic teratoma Cystic neoplasms - Nonepithelial Lymphangioma Cystic degeneration of the nonepithelial neoplasms Nonneoplastic cystic lesions Pseudocyst Retention cyst Lymphoepithelial cyst Mucinous nonneoplastic cyst Congenital cysts Enterogenerous cyst Endometrial cyst

Mucinous Cystic Neoplasm

Mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN) occurs almost exclusively in women (male/female ratio: 1:10–20), arises in more than 90% of cases in the body-tail of the pancreas, and has no, or very infrequent, communication with the pancreatic ductal system [9,10]. The mean age at diagnosis is approximately 45 years. Like the other cystic neoplasms of the pancreas, growing numbers of MCN are being detected in asymptomatic patients through imaging studies.

Macroscopically, MCN present as a round mass with a smooth, intracystic surface and a fibrous pseudocapsule with variable thickness and frequent calcifications. The tumor size ranges from 2 cm to 35 cm at greatest dimension. The cut surface shows unilocular or multilocular tumor cysts (so-called "cyst-in-cyst appearance") that contain mucus, watery fluid, or hemorrhagic-necrotic material (Fig. 74.2a). The internal surface can be smooth or may present with papillary projections and/or solid nodules. The presence of larger dimension papillary projections and/or mural nodules correlates significantly with malignancy.

Histologically, MCN is composed of the following two distinct components: a mucinous epithelium and a densely cellular ovarian-type stroma (OS) that represents the entity-defining feature (Fig. 74.2b). The epithelium frequently displays areas with pseudopyloric, gastric foveolar, and small and colonic intestinal differentiation. According to the recent international consensus, on the basis of the highest degree of dysplasia, noninvasive MCN are subcategorized into low and high grades [11]. Low-grade MCN are characterized by a minimally

(a)



(b)



Figure 74.1 (a) Macroscopic feature of serous cystadenoma (microcystic type). The cut surface shows the well-circumscribed sponge-like appearance with a central scar. (b) Histology of serous cystadenoma (microcystic type). The internal surface of the cyst is covered by a monolayer epithelium. The lining cells show clear cytoplasm and small, round nuclei.





Figure 74.2 (a) Macroscopic feature of mucinous cystic neoplasm. The cut surface shows a "cyst-in-cyst appearance." (b) Histology of mucinous cystic neoplasm. MCN is composed of a mucinous neoplastic epithelium and a subepithelial densely cellular ovarian-type stroma.

dysplastic epithelium, whereas the high-grade MCN (the equivalent of carcinoma *in situ*) show papillae with irregular branching, budding, severe nuclear atypia, and frequent mitosis. The epithelial cells frequently show immunoreactivity for gastric foveolar type mucin marker MUC5AC, whereas MUC2 is only present in the goblet cells and MUC1 is usually expressed in high-grade MCN and invasive carcinomas.

The OS is a compact layer of cellular stroma that underlines the mucinous epithelium. It is constituted by spindle cells that show immunoreactivity for vimentin, smooth-muscle actin, progesterone receptors (PR), and estrogen receptors (ER). Occasional plump, eosinophilic cells, resembling luteinized cells and expressing alphainhibin, may be present. The presence of OS, currently requested for the diagnosis of MCN, in some cases can be hard to identify, because the OS can be replaced by a hyalinized stroma, secondary to a long history and high pressure-related atrophy.

Up to one third of MCN are associated with an invasive carcinoma, which usually resembles the common ductal adenocarcinoma; colloid carcinomas are extremely rare [12].

The staging of the MCN with invasive carcinoma should be determined following the recent scheme proposed by Tanaka et al. [13]. The term "minimally invasive," that has been variably defined by different authors, should be avoided and replaced by the conventional staging protocols, including the AJCC/TNM. The overall size of the invasive carcinoma should be recorded and categorized as early (≤ 2 cm, pT1) and advanced (>2 cm, pT2, and beyond). pT1 tumors should be subcategorized into pT1a (<0.5 cm), pT1b (0.5–1 cm), and pT1c (>1 cm) [13].

The majority of MCN show an indolent clinical course. However, the survival of invasive MCN may vary from excellent [14] to 53% and 63% at 5 years [9,15]. Recently, Jang et al. [10], using the UJCC/TNM staging, reported an aggressive clinical course with 3- and 5-year survival rates of 44% and 26%, respectively, with a worse prognosis for pT2 than pTl invasive tumors. However, three of their pT1a patients died of the disease.

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm

Intraductal neoplasms of the pancreas are a heterogeneous category of radiographically and grossly detectable lesions defined as cystic or mass-forming epithelial neoplasms with ductal differentiation that grow primarily within the ductal system, and that can progress to invasive carcinoma [4].

Recently, intraductal neoplasms were classified into IPMN and intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms (ITPN) [4,16]. ITPN is an epithelial neoplasm proliferating within the pancreatic duct. The neoplastic epithelium shows nonmucinous and high-grade morphology. This neoplasm is an important entity in the differential diagnosis of IPMN; however, this is usually not recognized as a cystic lesion [16].

IPMN are more common in men than in women. The mean age is approximately 65 years. Most IPMN are solitary and located in the pancreatic head, although 20–40% are multifocal.

IPMN can be classified by several viewpoints, such as localizations (main duct or branch duct), histologic grading (low to high grade), histologic differentiation

(a)

25 26 27 28

23 24

(gastric, intestinal, oncocytic, or pancreatobiliary), and mucin hypersecreting or not.

Macroscopically, IPMN is an intraductal neoplasm usually showing flat to papillary epithelial proliferation within the dilated pancreatic ducts (>1 cm) by abundant mucus (Fig. 74.3a). IPMN can be classified into mainduct type IPMN (MD-IPMN), branch-duct IPMN (BD-IPMN), and combined-type IPMN according to the ductal portion of tumor involvement [4,13]. MD-IPMN typically show diffuse dilatation of the main pancreatic duct with abundant mucus and villous neoplastic components. BD-IPMN show multiple cystic dilatations of pancreatic ducts called "grape-like appearance." They arise more often in the head and neck and frequently involve the uncinate process.

Histologically, the direction of differentiation of the neoplastic epithelial cells varies among IPMN, including gastric, intestinal, oncocytic, and pancreatobiliary types of differentiation. IPMN have varying degrees of cytologic and architectural atypia, and noninvasive IPMN can be categorized into low- and high grades with the same grading system as MCN. These various differentiations and grades of neoplasm are frequently mixed up within one neoplasm. Many intestinal type IPMN arise in the larger pancreatic ducts, such as the main pancreatic duct (MD-IPMN), and usually show villous or high papillary projections of neoplastic epithelium with abundant extracellular mucus (Fig. 74.3b). If they invade outside the pancreatic duct, invasive components often form a colloid (mucinous) carcinoma. Intestinal-type IPMN show MUC2, MUC5AC, and CDX2 on immunohistochemistry. Gastric-type IPMN frequently occur in branch ducts (BD-IPMN).

30

29

Their inner surface is covered by low papillary or flat neoplastic epithelium with low-grade dysplasia. Many of these gastric-type IPMN have an indolent course. Gastric-type IPMN are immunoreactive with MUC5AC and MUC6 in some cases. Pancreatobiliary and oncocytic-type IPMN characteristically grow with arborized pattern. Pancreatobiliary-type and oncocytic-type IPMN are immunoreactive with MUC1, MUC5AC, and MUC6 in some cases. These different phenotypes can be observed together, with the IPMN classified according to the predominant type.

The 5-year survival rate for patients with a surgically resected IPMN without invasion is 90-95%. There are significant differences in the prevalence of invasive cancer between the MD-IPMN and the BD-IPMN. Carcinomatous transformation is reported in 30-50% of MD-IPMN or mixed-IPMN, whereas the BD-IPMN have a lower risk of carcinomatous transformation, with 24% of surgically resected BD-IPMN found to have high-grade dysplasia or invasive adenocarcinoma [13]. Most of the invasive carcinomas that arise in MD-IPMN are colloid carcinomas, whereas tubular-type adenocarcinomas, characterized by the presence of malignant glands similar to conventional pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), are associated with both pancreatobiliary-type IPMN and, in a small percentage, with gastric type BD-IPMN. The type of invasive carcinoma has major prognostic implication: colloid carcinoma has a better prognosis than tubular adenocarcinomas, with the latter behaving like a conventional PDAC.

In contrast, approximately 10% of IPMN are concomitant with the conventional PDAC (histologically

35 36

Figure 74.3 (a) Macroscopic feature of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (main-duct type). The cut surface shows intraductal papillary lesions within the dilated main pancreatic duct. (b) Histology of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (intestinal type). Intestinal type IPMN shows villous projections of neoplastic epithelium.



(b)

separated from the IPMN) [17]. Although the identification of the concomitant carcinomas has biologic (GNAS mutations) and prognostic (worse prognosis) relevance, at times their correct identification can be hard to achieve. The most frequent molecular abnormalities of IPMN are either a *GNAS* or a *KRAS* mutation, and more than half IPMN have both mutations. The targeted genes found in PDAC, including *KRAS2*, *p16/CDKN2A*, *SMAD4*, and *TP53* genes, are found much less frequently [18,19].

The stage of the invasive carcinoma, similarly to invasive MCN, is one of the most important prognostic parameters, and should be determined following the criteria suggested by Tanaka et al. [13] and the recent recommendations of the Consensus at the Verona meeting on IPMN [20]. The UICC/AJCC staging protocol is suggested, with their subcategorization of pT1 into pT1a (<0.5 cm), pT1b (0.5–1 cm), and pT1c (>1 cm).

Solid Pseudopapillary Neoplasm

Solid pseudopapillary neoplasm (SPN) of the pancreas is a low-grade epithelial neoplasm primarily occurring in girls and young women (20–40 years) and shows solid and cystic areas at macroscopy and pseudopapillary and poorly cohesive features at histology.

Macroscopically, SPN are frequently large, round, well-circumscribed masses and show variable proportions of solid and cystic areas filled with hemorrhagic fluid and necrotic debris (Fig. 74.4a). At the extreme ends of the spectrum of macroscopic appearances, some cases can be exclusively solid (usually the smaller lesions), whereas others (usually the larger tumors) may be entirely cystic.

Histologically, the tumors are composed of a mixture of solid and cystic areas, usually surrounded by a fibrous capsule. The tumor cells, collected in solid areas or lining pseudopapillae, are monomorphous with round to oval nuclei and eosinophilic, granular cytoplasms (Fig. 74.4b). PAS-positive globules, stromal myxoid degeneration, necrotic changes with foam cells, and hemorrhage are distinctive features of SPN. Mitotic figures are virtually absent.

The histogenesis of SPN remains unknown. The neoplastic cells show positivity for the endocrine markers CD56, NSE, and occasionally for synaptophysin, but the staining for chromogranin is always negative. Similarly, staining for acinar and ductal markers is consistently negative. Consistent positivity is present for vimentin, CD10, CD117, and progesterone receptors. Paranuclear dot-like immunostaining for CD99 is characteristic [21]. The most constant and diagnostically useful finding is the abnormal nuclear immunoexpression for β -catenin, which reflects the somatic point mutations in exon 3 of the β -catenin gene [22].

SPN are considered to be potentially malignant neoplasms, but most of the cases do not recur after complete resection of the tumor. Only 10–15% of cases progress aggressively, almost always involving the liver or the peritoneum. Even in such cases, the patients survive for many years. Only a few patients have died of a metastasizing tumor [23,24].



Figure 74.4 (a) Macroscopic feature of solid pseudopapillary neoplasm. The cut surface shows round, well-circumscribed masses with hemorrhagic and degenerative material. (b) Histology of solid pseudopapillary neoplasm. Solid area of the tumor shows pseudopapillary structures composed of monomorphous cells with round to oval nuclei and eosinophilic, granular cytoplasm.
Acinar Cell Cystadenoma

Acinar cell cystadenoma is a recently recognized cystic lesion lined by cells with acinar differentiation, and is believed to behave in a benign fashion. Many of these lesions, particularly those that diffusely involve the gland, are considered not neoplastic [25]. The lining cells of the cystic inner surface lack atypia, and transitions between the cysts and pre-existing acinar structures are often observed. Acinar cell carcinomas may rarely form intraductal papillary tumors.

References

- 1 Buscarini E et al. Italian consensus guidelines for the diagnostic work-up and follow-up of cystic pancreatic neoplasms. Dig Liver Dis 2014;46:479–493.
- 2 Kimura W, Nagai H, Kuroda A et al. Analysis of small cystic lesions of the pancreas. Int J Pancreatol 1995;18:197–206.
- **3** Hruban RH, Pitman MB, Klimstra D. Tumors of the pancreas. In: AFIP Atlas of Tumor Pathology, Series 4, Fascicle 6. Washington, DC: ARP, 2007.
- 4 Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND, eds. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Digestive System, 4th edn. Lyon: IARC, 2010.
- 5 Jais B, Rebours V, Malleo G et al. Serous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas: a multinational study of 2622 patients under the auspices of the International Association of Pancreatology and European Pancreatic Club (European Study Group on Cystic Tumors of the Pancreas). Gut 2016;65:305–312.
- 6 Reid MD, Choi HJ, Memis B et al. Serous neoplasms of the pancreas: a clinicopathologic analysis of 193 cases and literature review with new insights on macrocystic and solid variants and critical reappraisal of so-called "serous cystadenocarcinoma." Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:1597–1610.
- 7 Kimura W, Moriya T, Hanada K et al. Multicenter study of serous cystic neoplasm of the Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2012; 41:380–387.
- 8 Neumann HP, Dinkel E, Brambs H et al. Pancreatic lesions in the von Hippel–Lindau syndrome. *Gastroenterology* 1991;101:465–471.
- 9 Yamao K, Yanagisawa A, Takahashi K et al. Clinicopathological features and prognosis of mucinous cystic neoplasm with ovarian-type stroma: a multiinstitutional study of the Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2011;40:67–71.
- 10 Jang KT, Park SM, Basturk O et al. Clinicopathologic characteristics of 29 invasive carcinomas arising in 178 pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasms with ovariantype stroma: implications for management and prognosis. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:179–187.

Mature Cystic Teratoma

Mature cystic teratomas, also known as dermoid cysts, are rare, benign cystic neoplasms commonly composed of multiple cell types derived from one or more of the three germ layers (ectoderm, mesoderm, and endoderm). These cystic neoplasms are filled with thick, yellow, sebaceous material. Histologically, the cysts are lined by a simple ciliated or stratified squamous epithelium and skin appendages and other tissues, such as cartilage, bone, and brain, can be seen

- 11 Basturk O, Hong SM, Wood LD et al. A revised classification system and recommendations from the Baltimore consensus meeting for neoplastic precursor lesions in the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:1730–1741.
- 12 Baker ML, Seeley ES, Pai R et al. Invasive mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Exp Mol Pathol 2012;93:345–349.
- 13 Tanaka M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12:183–197.
- 14 Lewis GH, Wang H, Bellizzi AM et al. Prognosis of minimally invasive carcinoma arising in mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2013;37:601–605.
- 15 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247:571–579.
- 16 Yamaguchi H, Shimizu M, Ban S et al. Intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas distinct from pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2009, 33:1164–1172.
- 17 Yamaguchi K, Kanemitsu S, Hatori T et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma derived from IPMN and pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma concomitant with IPMN. Pancreas 2011;40:571–580.
- 18 Furukawa T, Kuboki Y, Tanji E et al. Whole-exome sequencing uncovers frequent GNAS mutations in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Sci Rep 2011;1:161.
- 19 Wu J, Jiao Y, Dal Molin M et al. Whole-exome sequencing of neoplastic cysts of the pancreas reveals recurrent mutations in components of ubiquitindependent pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:21188–21193.
- **20** Adsay V, Mino-Kenudson M, Furukawa T et al. Pathologic evaluation and reporting of intraductal

papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas and other tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms of pancreatobiliary tract: recommendations of Verona consensus meeting. Ann Surg 2016;263:162–177.

- **21** Guo Y, Yuan F, Deng H, Wang HF, Jin XL, Xiao JC. Paranuclear dot-like immunostaining for CD99: a unique staining pattern for diagnosing solidpseudopapillary neoplasm of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2011; 35:799–806.
- 22 Tanaka Y, Kato K, Notohara K et al. Frequent betacatenin mutation and cytoplasmic/nuclear accumulation in pancreatic solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm. Cancer Res 2001;61:8401–8404.

- **23** Matsunou H, Konishi F, Yamamichi N et al. Solid, infiltrating variety of papillary cystic neoplasm of the pancreas. Cancer 1990;65:2747–2757.
- 24 Tang LH, Aydin H, Brennan MF, Klimstra DS. Clinically aggressive solid pseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas: a report of two cases with components of undifferentiated carcinoma and a comparative clinicopathologic analysis of 34 conventional cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2005;29:512–519.
- **25** Singhi AD, Norwood S, Liu TC et al. Acinar cell cystadenoma of the pancreas: a benign neoplasm or non-neoplastic ballooning of acinar and ductal epithelium? Am J Surg Pathol 2013;37:1329–1335.

75

Molecular Mechanisms of Cystic Neoplasia

Nickolas Papadopoulos and Ralph H. Hruban

Departments of Oncology and Pathology, The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

Cystic neoplasms of the pancreas can pose significant clinical challenges. Some cystic neoplasms are precursors to invasive pancreatic cancer and they therefore are concrete opportunities to save lives through early detection and early treatment [1]. Other cystic neoplasms are, however, entirely benign, and will never progress to invasive cancer. These harmless cystic neoplasms, because they can be hard to distinguish clinically from high-risk cystic lesions, present a real risk for over-treating patients [2–4].

While enhancements in imaging and years of experience have improved the pre-operative clinical classification of cystic neoplasms, currently available imaging technologies still have relatively poor sensitivity and specificity in diagnosing cyst type, and there is still enormous room for improvement [5,6]. Simply put, too many pancreatic cysts are clinically misclassified, and when they are, patients can be harmed [2,3]. Preoperative misclassification of pancreatic cysts is the result of lack of accurate classifiers compounded by the fact that sometimes a cyst of one type can radiographically mimic a different cyst type (Table 75.1). A common consequence of misclassification of a cyst is surgery. The surgical resection of a benign pancreatic cystic lesion for the reason that it clinically mimics a potentially malignant tumor is a significant clinical problem, because pancreas surgery, even at high-volume centers, is associated with significant morbidity and a 1-2% risk of operative mortality [2].

A great deal of effort has therefore gone into defining the molecular alterations underlying the development of the different pancreatic cyst types, with the hope that knowledge of these alterations may be translatable into clinical tests to determine cyst type and the need for surgery preoperatively. All of the major cystic neoplasms of the pancreas have recently been well-characterized at the molecular level, providing insights into the fundamental processes driving these tumors, and providing tools that can be used to classify them better preoperatively (Table 75.2) [7–9]. Importantly, studies in which both the cyst fluid and tissue form the same neoplasm were available showed excellent concordance between the genetic changes present in the cyst fluid and in the tissue, suggesting that the cyst fluid can be used preoperatively to identify genetic changes present in the neoplastic cells lining cysts.

In this chapter we will review the molecular mechanisms driving each of the major types of cystic neoplasms of the pancreas, with emphasis placed on translating this new knowledge to patient care.

Serous Cystic Neoplasm

Serous cystic neoplasms (SCNs) are cyst-forming neoplasms composed of uniform cuboidal neoplastic cells containing abundant glycogen[10]. Although SCNs are benign and most can simply be observed clinically, many SCNs are surgically resected because they cannot be distinguished clinically from potentially malignant cystic neoplasms. For example, the oligocystic variant of SCN forms large cysts, and these large cysts can clinically mimic other cystic neoplasms of the pancreas, particularly mucinous cystic neoplasms [2,10]. Similarly, the solid variants of SCN can mimic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors.

The exomes of a series of well-characterized SCNs have been sequenced [7,11]. SCNs contain an average of 10 intragenic somatic mutations per tumor, and the *VHL* gene on chromosome 3p is mutated in ~50% of SCNs [7]. These mutations are typically inactivating mutations. In

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Cyst type	Clinical characteristic	Clinical management goal	Reason for misclassification
SCN	Benign	Surveillance	Cystic SCNs mimic MCNs; solid SCNs mimic PanNETs
IPMN	A fraction progresses to malignancy	Surgery for high grade; surveillance for low grade	Difficult to identify the grade
MCN	A fraction progresses to malignancy	Surgery for malignant; surveillance for the rest	Sometimes radiographically mimic SCN; hard to decipher malignant from nonmalignant
SPN	Malignant	Curative surgery	Cysts associated with SPNs can radiographically mimic other types of pancreatic cystic

Table 75.1	dentification of c	vst type can be	problematic.
------------	--------------------	-----------------	--------------

IPMN, intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm; MCN, mucinous cystic neoplasm; PanNET, pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor; SCN, serous cystic neoplasm; SPN, solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm.

addition, the neoplastic cells of SCNs also often have loss of heterozygosity (LOH) on chromosome 3p at the *VHL* locus, providing a "second hit" that inactivates gene function [7]. Germline mutations in the *VHL* gene can lead to the development of serous cystadenomas, as patients with the von Hippel Lindau syndrome often develop serous cystadenomas of the pancreas [12]. As will be discussed later in the section on clinical implications, both *VHL* gene mutations, and LOH on 3p are detectable in cyst fluid and cyst fluid analysis for these markers can therefore be used to characterize a cyst as an SCN [11].

The *VHL* gene codes for a protein, VHL, which functions in the hypoxia-induced factor (HIF) pathway [13]. The VHL protein forms a complex with other proteins, and this complex has E3 ubiquitin ligase activity, functioning in the ubiquitination and subsequent degradation of hypoxia-inducible factor alpha (HIF α) [13]. HIF α is a transcription factor that functions to control gene expression in response to cellular oxygen levels. HIF α stabilization created by the inactivating mutations in *VHL*, among other things, promotes the expression of a number of genes including vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) which in turn promotes angiogenesis and ultimately tumorigenesis [13].

The role of the VHL in the HIF1 pathway led Yip-Schneider and colleagues to hypothesize that vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A) levels may be elevated in SCNs [14]. They therefore determined VEGF-A levels in cyst fluid samples obtained from surgically resected pancreatic cysts [14]. VEGF levels were determined by a simple enzyme linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) test. Although the number of cases they examined was relatively small, they found that VEGF-A levels are significantly increased in cyst fluid from SCNs compared with cyst fluid from all other types of pancreatic cysts (P < 0.0001). They reported that VEGF-A has 100% sensitivity and 97% specificity as a biomarker for SCN [14]. Yip-Schneider and colleagues also found that the presence of a *VHL* mutation in the neoplastic cells of

an SCN correlated with elevated cyst fluid VEGF levels. These studies nicely illustrate that gene and protein markers can both be useful clinically, and how genetic changes can be used to inform protein expression studies.

MicroRNA expression has not been well-studied in SCN.

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm

Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMNs) are distinct mucin-producing neoplasms that are usually papillary and which, by definition and name, involve the pancreatic duct system [10]. IPMNs are common in the general population, especially in the elderly [15,16]. Imaging studies suggest that ~3% of the population has an IPMN [15,16]. A small fraction of IPMNs progress to invasive carcinoma, and it can be difficult to determine clinically which IPMNs need to be resected and which can be safely followed.

Intragenic somatic mutations have been reported in a number of genes in IPMNs. These genes include *KRAS*, *GNAS RNF43*, *PIK3CA*, *p16/CDKN2A*, *SMAD4*, and *TP53* [7,9].

KRAS (v-Ki-ras2 Kirsten rat sarcoma viral oncogene homolog) gene mutations are present in ~80% of IPMNs [7,9]. These are almost always activating point mutations in codons 12, 13, or 61 of the *KRAS* gene. *KRAS* gene mutations activate a number of very complicated downstream pathways including the RAF (rapidly accelerated fibrosarcoma)/MAPK (mitogen activated protein kinase) and phosphoinositide 3'-kinase (PI3'K) pathways [17– 19]. Activated KRAS also upregulates the GLUT-1 glucose transporter and alters the expression of enzymes involved in glucose utilization producing the so-called "Warburg effect" in the neoplastic cells [17–20]. In addition, activated KRAS signaling leads to constitutively high levels of autophagy [18]. All of these changes conspire to promote tumorigenesis.
 Table 75.2
 Types of cysts with their major genetic alterations.

	AVG # of intragenic mutations	CTNNB1	GNAS	KRAS	РІКЗСА	RNF43	SMAD4	TP53	VHL
IPMN	27		X	X	Х	Х	X (HGD)	X (HGD)	
MCN	16			Х	Х	Х	X (HGD)	X (HGD)	
SCN	10								х
SPN	3	Х							

HGD, high-grade dysplasia; IPMN, intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm; MCN, mucinous cystic neoplasm; SCN, serous cystic neoplasm; SPN, solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm.

Activating point mutations in the *GNAS* (Guanine nucleotide binding protein (G protein), alpha stimulating activity polypeptide 1) gene, usually at codon 201 (R201C and R201H), are present in ~75 % of IPMNs [7–9]. *GNAS* mutations appear to be more common in IPMNs with "intestinal" differentiation than they are in IPMNs with "pancreatobiliary" or "gastric-foveolar" differentiation [9,21]. A *GNAS* mutation and/or a *KRAS* gene mutation are seen in >90% of IPMNs [8,9]. The *GNAS* gene codes for a protein which forms a protein complex that activates adenylate cyclase.

Several studies integrating GNAS and KRAS mutational analyses with tissue pathology have provided insight into IPMNs biology and clinical behavior. For example, IPMNs have historically been defined pathologically as lesions >1 cm, while smaller precursor lesions (<0.5 cm) are categorized pathologically as pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN) [22]. This leaves a large unclassified grey zone for lesions between 0.5 and 1.0 cm. PanINs have not been shown to harbor GNAS mutations, while IPMNs do. Matthaei and colleagues therefore examined 21 lesions in the size grey zone (0.5 cm-1.0 cm) for KRAS and GNAS mutations [23]. GNAS mutations were identified in seven (33%) of these lesions, helping to define them as small ("incipient") IPMNs rather than large PanIN lesions [23]. As a result the new pathologic classification system for precursor lesions in the pancreas now includes the new term "incipient IPMN" for lesions $\leq 1.0 \text{ cm}$ with histologic or genetic features of a larger IPMN [24]. Matthaei and colleagues also used KRAS gene mutational and LOH analyses to establish that grossly multifocal IPMNs are, in some cases, genetically multiclonal, too [25].

The *PIK3CA* (phosphatidylinositol-4,5-bisphosphate 3-kinase catalytic subunit alpha) gene codes for a protein that forms the catalytic subunit of the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) enzyme. This enzyme activates a number of downstream functions that in turn promote cell proliferation and migration, and ultimately cell survival and tumorigenesis. *PIK3CA* gene mutations have been reported in 10% of IPMNs [9]. These mutations are, as was true for *GNAS* mutations, more common in IPMNs with intestinal differentiation.

Inactivating mutations in the *RNF43* gene are present in 30–70% of IPMNs [7,9]. The *RNF43* gene codes for a ubiquitin ligase protein that functions in the Wnt/ β catenin signaling pathway [26,27]. As will be discussed later in this chapter, the presence of genetic alterations of the *RNF43* gene in some IPMNs suggests that Wnt/ β catenin signaling is a potential therapeutic target for invasive carcinomas that arise from *RNF43* mutant IPMNs [26,28]. *SMAD4, p16/CDKN2A*, and *TP53* are all tumor suppressor genes that have been reported to be inactivated in IPMN [7,9]. The *p16/CDKN2A* gene, which encodes CDKN2A, an important regulator of the cell cycle, is inactivated by intragenic mutation, usually a deletion or an indel, of one allele coupled with LOH of the second allele in 10–30% of IPMNs, and in additional cases by hypermethylation of the gene's promoter [7,9,29]. Mutations in this gene can be seen in IPMNs with both low- and high-grade dysplasia. By contrast, *SMAD4* and *TP53* inactivation appear to be late genetic events, and are found in IPMNs with high-grade dysplasia and in invasive carcinomas that arose in association with an IPMN [7,9].

Studies of the genetic alterations present in the noninvasive and invasive components of IPMNs have shown that the invasive and noninvasive components virtually always harbor identical mutations [7,9]. This finding helps establish that invasive carcinomas can arise from IPMNs (they are not chance coincidental lesions).

The expression of a number of microRNAs is dysregulated in IPMN. These microRNAs may have important biologic functions in the neoplasms, and some may be useful clinical markers [30-34]. For example, Matthaei and colleagues compared the expression of 750 microR-NAs in a series of microdissected IPMNs to their expression in normal ductal epithelium and identified a panel of microRNAs that have the potential of being used to distinguish IPMNs with low-grade dysplasia from IPMNs with high-grade dysplasia [30]. Similarly, Caponi and colleagues found that miR-21 and miR-155 are upregulated in IPMNs with an associated invasive carcinoma, as compared with IPMNs without an invasive carcinoma, and, conversely that miR-101 levels are higher in IPMNs without an invasive component than in IPMNs with an invasive component [34]. Going a step further, Matthaei and colleagues also identified a panel of microRNAs that could help distinguish IPMNs from other types of cysts in the pancreas [30]. Of note, microRNAs can be identified in cyst fluid samples, suggesting that quantifying microRNA levels in cyst fluid aspirated at the time of endoscopy could be used to improve the clinical classification of pancreatic cysts [30,32].

A number of alterations in protein and glycoprotein expression have also been reported in IPMNs [35–40]. As is true for microRNAs, several proteins and glycoproteins are differentially expressed in IPMNs with lowgrade as compared to IPMNs high-grade dysplasia, and most are detectable in cyst fluids [35–37]. Pandey and colleagues have established a useful on-line resource that summarizes many of proteins whose expression is altered in invasive pancreatic cancer, and the expression of many of these proteins is also altered in IPMNs [38].

Mucinous Cystic Neoplasm

Mucinous cystic neoplasms are mucin-producing and cyst-forming neoplasms that contain a characteristic ovarian-type stroma [10]. In contrast to IPMNs, the cysts of MCNs almost never communicate with the main duct system of the pancreas [10]. As is true for IPMNs, only a fraction of MCNs progress to invasive carcinoma.

Many of the genes targeted in IPMNs are also targeted in MCNs [7]. These genes include *KRAS*, *RNF43*, *PIK3CA*, *p16/CDKN2A*, *SMAD4*, and *TP53* [7,41]. The major difference is that, in contrast to IPMN, the *GNAS* gene is rarely, if ever, targeted in MCNs. The function of these genes is described in detail earlier in the section on IPMNs.

Just as the genetic alterations found in IPMNs have proven useful, so too have a number of groups attempted to use the genetic alterations in MCNs clinically. As noted earlier, oligocystic serous cystadenomas can mimic MCNs, and, as a result, some benign serous cystic neoplasms are surgically resected [10]. There is therefore a great clinical need to distinguish between these two entities. The initial clinical results using molecular approaches to distinguish between serous cystic neoplasms and MCNs are not as promising as they are with IPMNs [42]. For example, Singhi and colleagues tested 546 pancreatic cyst fluid samples obtained by fine-needle aspiration at the time of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) for KRAS gene mutations and found that although KRAS mutations had a specificity of 100% and a sensitivity of 54% for mucinous differentiation (IPMNs and MCNs), the sensitivity was only 14% when limited to MCNs [42]. However, with improvements in methodology, addition of more genes, and new algorithms the sensitivity of detecting MCNs has increased significantly [7,11].

The patterns of microRNA expression in MCNs have been studied, and as is true for the genetic mutations, there is some overlap with IPMNs [32]. For example, mir-21 is elevated in MCNs [32].

Solid-Pseudopapillary Neoplasm

Solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms are epithelial neoplasms composed of poorly cohesive, relatively uniform, neoplastic cells [10]. Although all SPNs are now classified as malignant, the vast majority(~90%) of patients with an SPN can be cured with surgical resection [10].

The exomes of a series of well-characterized SPNs have been sequenced, and, quite remarkably, virtually all SPNs harbor a *CTTNB1* (β -catenin) gene mutation, and practically no other genetic alterations [7,43,44]. The *CTTNB1* mutations observed prevent the degradation of the β catenin protein, which is then translocated from the cytoplasm to the nucleus. In the nucleus β -catenin functions to activate the Wnt (int/Wingless) signaling pathway which in turn mediates gene expression through the lymphoid enhancer-binding factor 1 (LEF1)/T-cell factor transcription complex [45]. Indeed, Singhi and colleagues have shown that *CTTNB1* gene mutations strongly correlate with LEF1 nuclear overexpression in SPNs [45].

Of interest, SPNs are also characterized by alterations in e-cadherin expression, including loss of expression of the extracellular domain of the e-cadherin protein [46,47]. Recently Huels and colleagues have suggested that reduced e-cadherin expression has a synergistic effect with activating mutations in β -catenin in promoting tumorigenesis [48].

Little is known of the changes in microRNA and protein expression in SPNs [49–51]. In large part this is because the normal cell type that corresponds to the neoplastic cells of SPNs is not well defined. Therefore, expression studies are challenged by the absence of a good control tissue/normal cell type. Several immunohistochemical labeling studies using a candidate marker approach have shown that CD99 and CD10 are overexpressed in SPNs, that the β -catenin protein is abnormally localized to the nucleus, and that e-cadherin expression is lost (when antibodies to the extracellular domain are used) or abnormally localized to the nucleus (when antibodies to the intracellular domain are used) [52,53].

Other Cystic Neoplasms of the Pancreas

For completeness sake we should mention that some typically solid neoplasms of the pancreas can present as cystic masses. For example, pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNETs) can be cystic, as can some ductal adenocarcinomas [10]. These cystic variants appear to have the same molecular alterations as the solid variants of these same tumors.

Clinical Applications

Several clinical applications of our growing knowledge of the molecular events that drive the formation of cystic neoplasms of the pancreas have been mentioned earlier, and in this section we focus on what we believe to be the most promising clinical applications close on the horizon.

First, the genes mutated in IPMNs can be used clinically to distinguish IPMNs from other neoplasms, and in so doing prevent unnecessary surgeries [7,8]. For example, as noted earlier, serous cystic neoplasms virtually never harbor *KRAS* or *GNAS* mutations, while one or both of these mutations is seen in 90–95% of IPMNs [11]. Since mutant DNA present in neoplastic cells is shed into the cyst fluid, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) aspiration of cyst fluid coupled with sequencing of the fluid for *KRAS* or *GNAS* mutations can be used to distinguish serous cystadenomas from IPMNs [11,42]. Furthermore, the cysts of IPMNs communicate with the pancreatic duct system, suggesting that a similar approach can be taken with sequencing secretin-stimulated pancreatic secretions ("juice") obtained in the duodenum at the time of endoscopy [54,55]. It is hoped that additional markers, such as *SMAD4* and *TP53* gene mutations and patterns of LOH, will be useful in distinguishing IPMNs with low-grade dysplasia from IPMNs with high-grade dysplasia [11].

Second, some of the molecular alterations present in cystic neoplasms that progress to invasive carcinoma are potentially therapeutically targetable. As mentioned previously, a significant fraction of IPMNs and MCNs harbor *RNF43* gene mutations that are predicted to activate the Wnt signaling pathway [7,26,56]. A number of new agents, including selective inhibitors of the porcupine protein in the Wnt pathway, are being developed that could be effective in treating invasive pancreatic cancers that have *RNF43* mutations because they arose from a precursor IPMN with an *RNF43* mutation [26].

The *PIK3CA* gene functions in the mTOR pathway and *PIK3CA* is targeted in ~10% of IPMNs [9]. A number of agents targeting PIK3CA have been developed, and again, these agents could be effective in treating invasive pancreatic cancers that have *PIK3CA* gene mutations because they arose from an IPMN precursor with a *PIK3CA* gene mutation.

Implications for Families

Several familial cancer syndromes are associated with an increased risk of developing a pancreatic cystic neoplasm. Perhaps the greatest risk is seen in patients with

References

- 1 Lennon AM, Wolfgang CL, Canto MI et al. The early detection of pancreatic cancer: what will it take to diagnose and treat curable pancreatic neoplasia? Cancer Res 2014;74(13):3381–3389.
- **2** Jais B, Rebours V, Malleo G et al. Serous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas: a multinational study of 2622 patients under the auspices of the International Association of Pancreatology and European Pancreatic Club (European Study Group on Cystic Tumors of the Pancreas). Gut 2015;65(2):305–312.

the Peutz–Jeghers syndrome (PJS) [57]. Patients with PJS have a 130-fold increased risk of developing invasive pancreatic cancer, and Su and colleagues have demonstrated that some of these invasive cancers arise from noninvasive IPMN precursor lesions [58]. This suggests that patients with PJS may benefit from screening for early curable pancreatic neoplasms (noninvasive IPMNs) [59–61].

Although not strictly a "familial genetic syndrome," the McCune-Albright syndrome is caused by *GNAS* mutations acquired very early during embryogenesis [62,63]. Affected individuals harbor mosaic *GNAS* mutations, and ~15% of individuals with the McCune-Albright syndrome, in addition to the characteristic skin and bone changes, develop IPMNs, some of which progress to invasive carcinoma [62,63]. Of note, Parvanescu and colleagues screened 272 patients operated on for an apparently sporadic IPMNs and found a patient with polyostotic fibrous dysplasia and café au lait spots suggestive of McCune-Albright syndrome [62].

Finally, as noted earlier, germline *VHL* gene mutations cause the von Hippel–Lindau syndrome (VHL), and patients with VHL frequently develop serous cystadenomas of their pancreas [12]. Fortunately, these are virtually always benign.

Conclusions

It is clear that there is a clinical need to better classify cysts preoperatively. Current guidelines do not appear to be adequate [64]. Molecular analyses of cystic neoplasms of the pancreas have helped validate the existing histologic classification of these cysts, and have provided new opportunities to improve the clinical management of patients with a cystic tumor of the pancreas.

- **3** Khullar D, Jha AK, Jena AB. Reducing diagnostic errors—why now? N Engl J Med 2015;373(26):2491–2493.
- 4 Crippa S, Pergolini I, Rubini C et al. Risk of misdiagnosis and overtreatment in patients with main pancreatic duct dilatation and suspected combined/main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Surgery 2016;159(4):1041–1049.
- 5 Lennon AM, Manos LL, Hruban RH et al. Role of a multidisciplinary clinic in the management of patients

with pancreatic cysts: a single-center cohort study. Ann Surg Oncol 2014;21(11):3668–3674.

- **6** Gaujoux S, Brennan MF, Gonen M et al. Cystic lesions of the pancreas: changes in the presentation and management of 1,424 patients at a single institution over a 15-year time period. J Am Coll Surg 2011;212(4):590–600.
- 7 Wu J, Jiao Y, Dal Molin M et al. Whole-exome sequencing of neoplastic cysts of the pancreas reveals recurrent mutations in components of ubiquitindependent pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108(52):21188–21193.
- **8** Wu J, Matthaei H, Maitra A et al. Recurrent GNAS mutations define an unexpected pathway for pancreatic cyst development. Sci Transl Med 2011;3(92):92ra66.
- **9** Amato E, Molin MD, Mafficini A et al. Targeted next-generation sequencing of cancer genes dissects the molecular profiles of intraductal papillary neoplasms of the pancreas. J Pathol 2014;233(3):217–227.
- 10 Hruban RH, Pitman MB, Klimstra DS. Tumors of the pancreas. In: Atlas of Tumor Pathology. Washington, DC: American Registry of Pathology and Armed Forces Institute of Pathology, 2007.
- 11 Springer S, Wang Y, Molin MD et al. A combination of molecular markers and clinical features improve the classification of pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;149(6):1501–1510.
- 12 Charlesworth M, Verbeke CS, Falk GA, Walsh M, Smith AM, Morris-Stiff G. Pancreatic lesions in von Hippel-Lindau disease? A systematic review and meta-synthesis of the literature. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16(7):1422–1428.
- 13 Robinson CM, Ohh M. The multifaceted von Hippel-Lindau tumour suppressor protein. FEBS Lett 2014;588(16):2704–2711.
- 14 Yip-Schneider MT, Wu H, Dumas RP et al. Vascular endothelial growth factor, a novel and highly accurate pancreatic fluid biomarker for serous pancreatic cysts. J Am Coll Surg 2014;218(4):608–617.
- 15 Sey MS, Teagarden S, Settles D et al. Prospective cross-sectional study of the prevalence of incidental pancreatic cysts during routine outpatient endoscopic ultrasound. Pancreas 2015;44(7):1130–1133.
- 16 Laffan TA, Horton KM, Klein AP, Fishman EK, Johnson PT, Hruban RH. Prevalence of unsuspected pancreatic cysts on MDCT. Am J Roentgenol 2008;191:802–807.
- 17 Collisson EA, Trejo CL, Silva JM et al. A central role for RAF-->MEK-->ERK signaling in the genesis of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer Discov 2012;2(8):685–693.
- 18 Ryan DP, Hong TS, Bardeesy N. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma. N Engl J Med 2014;371(11):1039–1049.

- **19** McCormick F. KRAS as a Therapeutic Target. Clin Cancer Res 2015;21(8):1797–1801.
- 20 Yun J, Rago C, Cheong I et al. Glucose deprivation contributes to the development of KRAS pathway mutations in tumor cells. Science 2009;325(5947):1555–1559.
- 21 Dal Molin M, Matthaei H, Wu J et al. Clinicopathological correlates of activating GNAS mutations in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20(12):3802–3808.
- 22 Hruban RH, Takaori K, Klimstra DS et al. An illustrated consensus on the classification of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2004;28(8):977–987.
- 23 Matthaei H, Wu J, Dal Molin M et al. GNAS sequencing identifies IPMN-specific mutations in a subgroup of diminutive pancreatic cysts referred to as "incipient IPMNs." Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(3):360–363.
- 24 Basturk O, Hong SM, Wood LD et al. A revised classification system and recommendations from the Batlimore consensus meeting for neoplastic precursor lesions in the pancreas. Am J Surg Path 2015;39(12):1730–1741.
- **25** Matthaei H, Norris AL, Tsiatis AC et al. Clinicopathological characteristics and molecular analyses of multifocal intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2012;255(2):326–333.
- 26 Jiang X, Hao HX, Growney JD et al. Inactivating mutations of RNF43 confer Wnt dependency in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013;110(31): 12649–12654.
- 27 Jiang X, Charlat O, Zamponi R, Yang Y, Cong F. Dishevelled promotes Wnt receptor degradation through recruitment of ZNRF3/RNF43 E3 ubiquitin ligases. Mol Cell 2015;58(3):522–533.
- 28 Tsukiyama T, Fukui A, Terai S et al. Molecular role of RNF43 in canonical and noncanonical Wnt signaling. Mol Cell Biol 2015;35(11):2007–2023.
- **29** Sato N, Ueki T, Fukushima N et al. Aberrant methylation of CpG islands in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Gastroenterology 2002;123(1):365–372.
- **30** Matthaei H, Wylie D, Lloyd MB et al. miRNA biomarkers in cyst fluid augment the diagnosis and management of pancreatic cysts. Clin Cancer Res 2012;18(17):4713–4724.
- 31 Habbe N, Koorstra JB, Mendell JT et al. MicroRNA miR-155 is a biomarker of early pancreatic neoplasia. Cancer Biol Ther 2009;8(4):340–346.

- **32** Ryu JK, Matthaei H, Dal Molin M et al. Elevated microRNA miR-21 levels in pancreatic cyst fluid are predictive of mucinous precursor lesions of ductal adenocarcinoma. Pancreatology 2011;11(3):343–350.
- **33** Nakahara O, Takamori H, Iwatsuki M et al. Carcinogenesis of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas: loss of microRNA-101 promotes overexpression of histone methyltransferase EZH2. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19(suppl 3):S565–571.
- 34 Caponi S, Funel N, Frampton AE et al. The good, the bad and the ugly: a tale of miR-101, miR-21 and miR-155 in pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Ann Oncol 2013;24(3):734–741.
- **35** Gruner BM, Hahne H, Mazur PK et al. MALDI imaging mass spectrometry for in situ proteomic analysis of preneoplastic lesions in pancreatic cancer. PloS One 2012;7(6):e39424.
- 36 Mann BF, Goetz JA, House MG, Schmidt CM, Novotny MV. Glycomic and proteomic profiling of pancreatic cyst fluids identifies hyperfucosylated lactosamines on the N-linked glycans of overexpressed glycoproteins. Mol Cell Proteomics 2012;11(7):M111.015792.
- 37 Corcos O, Couvelard A, Dargere D et al. Proteomic assessment of markers for malignancy in the mucus of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreas 2012;41(2):169–174.
- **38** Thomas JK, Kim MS, Balakrishnan L et al. Pancreatic cancer database: an integrative resource for pancreatic cancer. Cancer Biol Ther 2014;15(8):6.
- **39** Wang Q, Chaerkady R, Wu J et al. Mutant proteins as cancer-specific biomarkers. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108(6):2444–2449.
- **40** Harsha HC, Kandasamy K, Ranganathan P, et al. A compendium of potential biomarkers of pancreatic cancer. PLoS Med 2009;6(4):e1000046.
- **41** Garcia-Carracedo D, Chen ZM, Qiu W et al. PIK3CA mutations in mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreas 2014;43(2):245–249.
- **42** Nikiforova MN, Khalid A, Fasanella KE et al. Integration of KRAS testing in the diagnosis of pancreatic cystic lesions: a clinical experience of 618 pancreatic cysts. Modern Pathol 2013;26(11):1478–1487.
- **43** Abraham SC, Klimstra DS, Wilentz RE et al. Solidpseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas are genetically distinct from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas and almost always harbor beta-catenin mutations. Am J Pathol 2002;160(4):1361–1369.
- 44 Tanaka Y, Kato K, Notohara K et al. Frequent betacatenin mutation and cytoplasmic/nuclear accumulation in pancreatic solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm. Cancer Research 2001;61(23):8401–8404.
- **45** Singhi AD, Lilo M, Hruban RH, Cressman KL, Fuhrer K, Seethala RR. Overexpression of lymphoid

enhancer-binding factor 1 (LEF1) in solidpseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas. Mod Pathol 2014;27(10):135–163.

- **46** Chetty R, Serra S. Membrane loss and aberrant nuclear localization of E-cadherin are consistent features of solid pseudopapillary tumour of the pancreas. An immunohistochemical study using two antibodies recognizing different domains of the E-cadherin molecule. Histopathology 2008;52(3):325–330.
- **47** El Bahrawy MA, Rowan A, Horncastle D et al. Ecadherin/catenin complex status in solid pseudopapillary tumor of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2008;32(1):1–7.
- 48 Huels DJ, Ridgway RA, Radulescu S et al. E-cadherin can limit the transforming properties of activating beta-catenin mutations. EMBO J 2015;34(18):2321–2333.
- **49** Park M, Lim JS, Lee HJ et al. Distinct protein expression profiles of solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas. J Proteome Res 2015;14(8):3007–3014.
- **50** Zhu Y, Xu H, Chen H et al. Proteomic analysis of solid pseudopapillary tumor of the pancreas reveals dysfunction of the endoplasmic reticulum protein processing pathway. Mol Cell Proteomics 2014;13(10):2593–2603.
- 51 Cavard C, Audebourg A, Letourneur F et al. Gene expression profiling provides insights into the pathways involved in solid pseudopapillary neoplasm of the pancreas. J Pathol 2009;218(2):201–209.
- 52 Guo Y, Yuan F, Deng H, Wang HF, Jin XL, Xiao JC. Paranuclear dot-like immunostaining for CD99: a unique staining pattern for diagnosing solidpseudopapillary neoplasm of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2011;35(6):799–806.
- 53 Burford H, Baloch Z, Liu X, Jhala D, Siegal GP, Jhala N. E-Cadherin/β-catenin and CD10: a limited immunohistochemical panel to distinguish pancreatic endocrine neoplasm from solid pseudopapillary neoplasm of the pancreas on endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspirates of the pancreas. Am J Clin Pathol 2009;132(6):831–839.
- 54 Kanda M, Sadakari Y, Borges M et al. Mutant TP53 in duodenal samples of pancreatic juice from patients with pancreatic cancer or high-grade dysplasia. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013;11(6):719–730.
- **55** Kanda M, Knight S, Topazian M et al. Mutant GNAS detected in duodenal collections of secretin-stimulated pancreatic juice indicates the presence or emergence of pancreatic cysts. Gut 2013;62(7):1024–1033.
- **56** Wang D, Tan J, Xu Y et al. The ubiquitin ligase RNF43 downregulation increases membrane expression of frizzled receptor in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Tumour Biol 2016;37(1):627–631.

- 57 Giardiello FM, Brensinger JD, Tersmette AC et al. Very high risk of cancer in familial Peutz-Jeghers syndrome. Gastroenterology 2000;119:1447–1453.
- 58 Su GH, Hruban RH, Bova GS et al. Germline and somatic mutations of the STK11/LKB1 Peutz-Jeghers gene in pancreatic and biliary cancers. Am J Pathol 1999;154(6):1835–1840.
- **59** Bruenderman E, Martin RC, 2nd. A cost analysis of a pancreatic cancer screening protocol in high-risk populations. Am J Surg 2015;210(3):409–416.
- **60** Canto MI, Harinck F, Hruban RH et al. International Cancer of the Pancreas Screening (CAPS) Consortium summit on the management of patients with increased risk for familial pancreatic cancer. Gut 2013;62(3):339–347.
- **61** Poley JW, Kluijt I, Gouma DJ et al. The yield of firsttime endoscopic ultrasonography in screening

individuals at a high risk of developing pancreatic cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104(9):2175–2181.

- **62** Parvanescu A, Cros J, Ronot M et al. Lessons from McCune-Albright syndrome-associated intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: GNAS-activating mutations in pancreatic carcinogenesis. JAMA Surg 2014;149(8):858–862.
- **63** Gaujoux S, Salenave S, Ronot M et al. Hepatobiliary and pancreatic neoplasms in patients with McCune-Albright syndrome. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2014;99(1):E97–101.
- **64** Singhi AD, Zeh HJ, Brand RE et al. American Gastroenterological Association guidelines are inaccurate in detecting pancreatic cysts with advanced neoplasia: a clinicopathologic study of 225 patients with supporting molecular data. Gastrointest Endosc 2016;83(6):1107–1117.e2.

Clinical Presentation of Cystic Neoplasms

Susumu Hijioka, Kazuo Hara, Nobumasa Mizuno, Nozomi Okuno, and Kenji Yamao

Department of Gastroenterology, Aichi Cancer Center Hospital, Aichi, Japan

Introduction

76

Pancreatic cystic neoplasms comprise intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN), mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN), serous cystic neoplasms (SCN), lymphoepithelial cysts, epidermoid cysts, and the cystic degeneration of solid tumors including solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms (SPN) and cystic pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (cystic PanNET) [1,2]. The varied clinical manifestations of cystic neoplasms of the pancreas are important to recognize for several reasons. First, the clinical manifestations can be nonspecific, and if clinicians are not familiar with them, the symptoms caused by a clinically important cystic neoplasm can be misinterpreted as secondary to a benign etiology such as back strain. Second, the clinical manifestations of a cystic lesion in the pancreas can provide a clue as to the type of cyst. For example, some clinical manifestations such as those of pancreatitis, suggest the diagnosis of an IPMN over an SCN. Finally, some clinical manifestations, such as jaundice, are suggestive of an associated invasive carcinoma, and can help guide the management of a cystic lesion in the pancreas [3]. Therefore, accurate diagnosis is imperative as management is guided by symptoms and risk of malignancy. Here, we describe the clinical presentation of PCN.

Classification

Fig. 76.1 shows a general classification of pancreatic cystic neoplasms. True cysts can be neoplastic or non-neoplastic. Neoplastic true cysts include SCN, MCN, and IPMN. Nonneoplastic cysts comprise cystic fibrosis, as well as retention, lymphoepithelial, and epidermoid cysts. Cystic degeneration of solid tumors, including

cystic PanNET and SPN, can also produce cystic lesions, as can nonneoplastic pseudocysts.

Typical patient characteristics are shown in Table 76.1.

General Clinical Presentation of Pancreatic Cysts

Most pancreatic cysts are asymptomatic, and the cysts are discovered incidentally on imaging for another indication. The symptoms of pancreatic cysts mainly depend on their size. Larger pancreatic cysts can cause abdominal discomfort (abdominal/back pain, loss of appetite, nausea, and vomiting). Pancreatic pseudocysts should be considered in patients with chronic pancreatitis and when a patient has persistent abdominal pain after an episode of acute pancreatitis. If pancreatic cysts, such as IPMN, communicate to the pancreatic duct, pancreatitis can be seen due to mucin or bleeding inside the cyst. If the pancreatic cyst has an associated invasive carcinoma, and begins to invade the surrounding tissues, it may lead to the same symptom as pancreatic ductal cancer.

Clinical Presentation and Characteristics of Serous Cystic Neoplasms

Serous cystadenomas (SCA) account for about 16% of resected cystic tumors of the pancreas [3]. Four-fifths of SCN are asymptomatic and are found incidentally. Even when symptomatic, the symptoms are mostly vague and nonspecific nausea, abdominal discomfort, and weight loss. These symptoms are caused by mass effects or compression of the main pancreatic duct, resulting in

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Table 76.1 Characteristics of pancreatic cystic lesions

	IPMN	MCN	SCN
Age	50-70	40-60	50-70
Gender	Male > Female	Female	Female > Male
Location	Head > Body/tail Multifocal	Body/tail	Body/tail > Head
Symptom	Yes Acute pancreatitis	Size dependent (mass effect)	Size dependent (mass effect)
Malignant potential	Yes	Yes	No (rare)

obstructive pancreatitis. Clinical symptoms are observed more commonly in large(>4 cm) compared to smaller (<4 cm) SCN (72% vs.22%, P <0.001) [4]. Jaundice is rarely seen in patients with an SCN, but may occur when an SCN located in the head of the pancreas has enlarged and occluded the common bile duct.

SCN occur in 35–75% of patients with von Hippel– Lindau(VHL) disease, and in these patients SCN are often multifocal and can diffusely involve the pancreatic gland [5]. Pancreatic cysts can be the first manifestation of VHL.

On imaging, the typical SCN is composed of many tiny microcysts with a honeycomb appearance lined by a cuboidal, glycogen-rich epithelium. Microcystic SCN typically appear on CT and MRI as isolated, lobulated multilocular lesions with well-defined margins in clusters of (usually >6) small cysts separated by a thin septum [6]. Each small cyst is usually <2 cm. Microcysts can occasionally appear as a solid mass on CT, but high signal intensity is evident on T2-weighted MRI. Microcyst structures can be further defined using endoscopic ultrasound (EUS). The septa are usually thin, and typical microcystic SCN have a calcified central fibrotic scar [7,8]. The macrocystic type of SCN without a microcystic component requires differentiation from MCN, or branch-type IPMN.

Clinical Presentation and Characteristics of Mucinous Cystic Neoplasms

Mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN) are relatively uncommon neoplasms that comprise about 25% of all resected cystic neoplasms of the pancreas [3]. MCN arise in the distal pancreas (>95%) almost exclusively (>95%) in women with a peak incidence in the fifth decade [7]. In a Japanese multicenter study, only 1 of 156 patients with MCN had the tumor in the head of the pancreas, and the median age of diagnosis was between 45 and 48 (range, 16–84) years [8]. Unlike branch duct (BD)-IPMN, MCN are almost always solitary lesions [3]. They are often large, measuring 8–10 cm, but rare examples can be as large as 25 cm [9–11].

Most patients present either incidentally or with vague symptoms, and the clinical presentation depends on tumor size. Symptoms include a palpable mass in the upper abdomen reported 12% with MCN patients [3], and rarely general fatigue and weight loss. Ten (6.5%) of 153 patients in one series presented with acute pancreatitis. In patients with MCN, the presence of clinical symptoms (especially back pain, jaundice, or systemic

manifestations) should increase the suspicion for underlying associated invasive carcinoma [12]. Communication with the main pancreatic duct is very rare in MCN.

Sperti et al. [13] reported two patients with MCN whose first presentation was an acute attack of pancreatitis and pointed out the possibility of misdiagnosing MCN as a pseudocyst in such patients. MCN should be considered when acute pancreatitis has occurred in nonalcoholic women with no gallstones and has resulted in a cyst formation in the body and tail of the pancreas.

Clinical Presentation and Characteristics of Intraductal Papillary Mucous Neoplasms

IPMN of the pancreas represent 60% of cystic pancreatic lesions and occur more frequently in elderly men [5]. They are classified as main-duct (MD-IPMN), or BD-IPMN arising from branches, or as mixed IPMN arising in both the main duct and side branches.

Of all the cystic neoplasms of the pancreas, IPMN most commonly produce clinical manifestations. Main-duct IPMN are more often symptomatic than are branch-duct IPMN. Some IPMN, especially those of the main duct, can produce copious amounts of mucin. This mucin may occlude the pancreatic duct, causing acute pancreatitis manifested as epigastric discomfort, episodes of severe pain, and hyperamylasemia. These symptoms can recur repeatedly for many years, but they become less frequent with time because of loosening of the papillary orifice caused by repeated passage of mucin, and as the pancreas itself atrophies from the damage caused by the repeated episodes of pancreatitis. Approximately 25% of patients reportedly have had symptoms of pancreatitis. The presence of symptoms is an independent risk factor for malignancy in multivariate analysis assessing the relationship between clinical features and malignancy [9,14,15].

Clinical Presentation and Characteristics of Solid-Pseudopapillary Neoplasms

SPN are uncommon cystic lesions of the pancreas, accounting for <4% of resected pancreatic cystic lesions [3]. SPN are much more common in women than in men (>80%) and most occur in the third or fourth decades of life [16]. SPN can occur throughout the pancreas but usually occur in the pancreatic body or tail, and usually present with nonspecific symptoms such as abdominal discomfort, increased abdominal girth, and poor appetite and nausea from tumor compression of adjacent organs [16]. With the increased use of abdominal imaging, more and more SPN are being discovered incidentally [3]. In a recent systematic review of SPN, the most common presenting symptom was abdominal pain or discomfort, which was present in 65% patients. Patients also presented with a palpable abdominal mass, nausea or vomiting, and weight loss. Pancreatitis and jaundice were relatively rare, occurring in 5.0% and 10.3% of patients, respectively. Almost 40% of the patients were asymptomatic. In rare cases, the SPN can rupture producing an acute abdomen.

Clinical Presentation and Characteristics of Cystic Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Neoplasms

Cystic pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (CPanNET) account for approximately 8% of resected PCN [3,11] and 10–15% of resected pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors [3,11]. Most are found incidentally and are nonfunctioning. They occur equally in men and women, are usually diagnosed between 60 and 70 years of age [3], and are more prevalent in the body and tail of the pancreas [17]. CPanNET are more common in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN-1), with one study finding MEN-1 to be 3.5 times more likely in CPanNET than in solid tumors [18].

References

- 1 Hocke M, Cui XW, Domagk D, Ignee A, Dietrich CF. Pancreatic cystic lesions: the value of contrastenhanced endoscopic ultrasound to influence the clinical pathway. Endosc Ultrasound 2014;3(2):123–130.
- 2 Lennon AM, Wolfgang C. Cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17(4):645–653.
- **3** Farrell JJ, Fernández-del Castillo C. Pancreatic cystic neoplasms: management and unanswered questions. Gastroenterology 2013;144(6):1303–1315.
- 4 Tseng JF, Warshaw AL, Sahani DV, Lauwers GY, Rattner DW, Fernandez-del Castillo C. Serous cystadenoma of the pancreas: tumor growth rates and recommendations for treatment. Ann Surg 2005;242(3):413–419; discussion 9–21.

- 5 Scialpi M, Reginelli A, D'Andrea A et al. Pancreatic tumors imaging: an update. Int J Surg 2016;28(suppl 1):S142–155.
- **6** Zhang XP, Yu ZX, Zhao YP, Dai MH. Current perspectives on pancreatic serous cystic neoplasms: diagnosis, management and beyond. World J Gastrointest Surg 2016;8(3):202–211.
- 7 Sakorafas GH, Smyrniotis V, Reid-Lombardo KM, Sarr MG. Primary pancreatic cystic neoplasms revisited. Part I: Serous cystic neoplasms. Surg Oncol 2011;20(2):e84–92.
- **8** Acar M, Tatli S. Cystic tumors of the pancreas: a radiological perspective. Diagn Interv Radiol 2011;17(2):143–149.
- **9** Sakorafas GH, Sarr MG. Cystic neoplasms of the pancreas; what a clinician should know. Cancer Treat Rev 2005;31(7):507–535.
- Sakorafas GH, Smyrniotis V, Reid-Lombardo KM, Sarr MG. Primary pancreatic cystic neoplasms revisited. Part II: Mucinous cystic neoplasms. Surg Oncol 2011;20(2):e93–101.
- 11 Jana T, Shroff J, Bhutani MS. Pancreatic cystic neoplasms: review of current knowledge, diagnostic challenges, and management options. J Carcinog 2015;14:3.

- 12 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(4):571–579.
- 13 Sperti C, Pasquali C, Davoli C, Polverosi R, Pedrazzoli S. Mucinous cystadenoma of the pancreas as a cause of acute pancreatitis. Hepatogastroenterology 1998;45(24):2421–2424.
- 14 Malleo G, Bassi C, Rossini R et al. Growth pattern of serous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: observational study with long-term magnetic resonance surveillance and recommendations for treatment. Gut 2012;61(5):746–751.
- 15 Stark A, Donahue TR, Reber HA, Hines OJ. Pancreatic cyst disease: a review. JAMA 2016;315(17):1882–1893.
- 16 Mohammad AE, Peter JA. Therapeutic approach to cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2016;25:351–361.
- 17 Clores MJ, Thosani A, Buscaglia JM. Multidisciplinary diagnostic and therapeutic approaches to pancreatic cystic lesions. J Multidiscip Healthc 2014;7:81–91.
- 18 Bordeianou L, Vagefi PA, Sahani D et al. Cystic pancreatic endocrine neoplasms: a distinct tumor type? J Am Coll Surg 2008;206(6):1154–1158.

77

Evaluation of Cystic Lesions Using EUS, MRI, and CT

Anne Marie Lennon¹ and Hiroyuki Maguchi²

¹ Multidisciplinary Pancreatic Cyst Clinic, Johns Hopkins Hospital, Baltimore, MD, USA

² Center for Gastroenterology, Teine-Keijinkai Hospital, Sapporo, Japan

Introduction

Pancreatic cysts are incidentally detected in 2.6% of computed tomography (CT) and 3–13% of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) studies [1,2]. Pancreatic cysts represent a range of etiologies from benign cysts such as pseudocysts or serous cystadenomas, those with the potential for progressing to invasive carcinoma (IC), such as intraductal papillary neoplasms (IPMN), and mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN), as well as those that are by definition malignant, including solid-pseudopap-illary neoplasms (SPN) and cystic degeneration of a neuroendocrine tumor (NET). The four most common types of pancreatic cysts seen are pseudocysts, IPMNs, MCNs, and serous cystadenomas (SCAs), which account for over 90% of pancreatic cysts seen [3].

Imaging plays two critical roles. First to identify the type of cyst, and second to identify features associated with the presence of high-grade dysplasia (HGD) or invasive carcinoma (IC) in patients with IPMNs and MCNs, in whom surgical resection should be considered [4]. In this chapter, we review the imaging features of different types of pancreatic cysts using CT, MRI, and endoscopic ultrasound (EUS).

Low-Risk Pancreatic Cysts

Pseudocyst

Pancreatic pseudocysts are inflammatory collections related to trauma, acute or chronic pancreatitis. They are well defined, and found either within, or adjacent to the pancreas, and can be single or multiple. Initially the wall is thin but may thicken as the pseudocyst matures. Pseudocysts appear as low-attenuation fluid collection on CT. On T1 weighted (T1W) images, they have a hypointense center, with an enhancing wall. Blood products, necrotic or proteinaceous debris are commonly present in postnecrotic collections associated with necrotizing pancreatitis (walled-off pancreatic necrosis) and are seen as areas of increased signal on T1W images [5]. On T2 weighted (T2W) images pseudocysts appear hyperintense due to their fluid content. Similarly areas of decreased signal may be seen in postnecrotic collections or walled-off pancreatic necrosis due to the presence of debris [5]. In acute pancreatitis, peripancreatic fluid and stranding may be present, which correlates with the degree of inflammation present on the T2W fatsuppressed images [6]. On EUS, they appear as a welldefined, anechoic lesion. The wall may appear thickened, and debris can appear as irregular, echogenic material within the cyst (Fig. 77.1). Differentiating pseudocysts from IPMNs can occasionally be difficult, as highlighted by surgical series in which pseudocysts account for between 3-6% of resected cases, and cyst fluid analysis can be helpful in these cases [3,7]. A very low cyst fluid amylase of <250 U/L excludes 98% of pseudocysts [8]. A CEA of <5 ng/mL has a high specificity (98%), but low sensitivity (50%) for a pseudocyst [8].

Serous Cystadenoma

SCAs are typically unifocal lesions, and can occur in any location in the pancreas. The exception to this rule is von Hippel–Lindau disease, in which multiple SCAs occur. Two-thirds occur in women, with a median age of presentation of 58 years [9]. They carry an exceptionally small risk (0.1%) of transformation into a cystadenocarcinoma [9]. Thus, differentiating these

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 77.1 Pseudocyst. The features of a well-defined pseudocyst seen on EUS, with hyperechoic material within the cyst consistent with debris. *Source:* Copyright AML, by permission of the author.

very low-risk cysts from other types of neoplastic cysts is extremely important for appropriate clinical management. Classical teaching is that SCAs have a nondilated main pancreatic duct, which does not communicate with the cyst. However, 10% of pathologically proven SCAs had evidence of communication on ERCP on preoperative imaging, while main-duct dilation is found in between 11-50%, and a stricture identified in 37.5% [9,10]. The presence of a central scar, with or without calcification, is found in between 11-30% of SCAs and is very specific [10]. A microcystic, or honeycomb, appearance is found in 45-58% of SCAs, 32-35% have a macrocystic, 18-28% a mixed macro- or microcystic appearance, and 5-6% have a solid appearance (Fig. 77.2a-d) [9,10]. On CT, the most common appearance is a conglomeration of small cysts that are greater than six in number, measure up to 2 cm and may exhibit a central scar with or without calcification [11]. On MRI they have a low intensity on T1W



Figure 77.2 Serous cyst. Serous cysts (arrows) have a range of appearances including microcystic (a,b), macrocystic (c), mixed macro and microcystic (d). They can occasionally have a solid appearance (e,f). In these cases MRI/MRCP is helpful in confirming the cystic, rather than solid nature of the cyst (g). *Source*: (a,b) Copyright AML, by permission of the author.







Figure 77.2 (Continued)

imaging, high signal on T2W imaging, with enhancement of the septations on contrast-enhanced T1W imaging with or without a central scar. In solid appearing SCA, MRI and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) are useful for confirming the cystic, rather than solid nature of the cyst (Fig. 77.2g). EUS can be useful in these cases in which classic imaging features are absent. It is superior for identifying a classic microcystic appearance to either CT or MRI [10], while the vascular nature of SCAs is often seen with Doppler, or with contrast-enhanced EUS. A very low cyst fluid CEA, of <5 ng/mL, has 95% specificity, and 50% sensitivity for a SCA [8]. Almost 70% of SCA harbor a mutation in the Von-Hippel Lindau (VHL) gene or loss of heterozygosity (LOH) of chromosome 3 where the VHL gene is located. The presence of either of these findings, and the absence of mutations in GNAS, KRAS, or RNF43 has 100% sensitivity and 91% specificity for a SCA [12].

Lymphoepithelial Cyst

Lymphoepithelial cysts are rare, benign pancreatic cysts, which occur predominantly in middle-aged men (82%), with a mean age of presentation of 55 years [13]. They are single cysts, with almost 70% found adjacent, or outside of the pancreas [14]. Sixty percent are multilocular. The main pancreatic duct is normal, and unlike IPMNs or pseudocysts, there is no communication between the cysts and the duct. Lymphoepithelial cysts typically have a mixed solid and cystic appearance, with a purely cystic or mainly solid lesion occurring in only 14% and 16% of cases, respectively (Fig. 77.3a,b) [13]. Lymphoepithelial cysts are low-attenuation cystic lesions on CT. On MRI, they may be hyperintense on T1W imaging, and heterogeneous on T2W imaging due to the presence of fluid (high signal) and high keratin content (low signal) [13]. These features are not classically seen in other cysts and may be helpful in identifying these lesions [13]. On EUS **596** *Chapter 77*



Figure 77.3 Lymphoepithelial cyst. The CT (a) and EUS (b) appearance. Source: Copyright AML, by permission of the author.

they are a solid-appearing, hypoechoic, heterogeneous lesion with posterior acoustic enhancement and may have evidence of debris within the cyst [14]. Cytology can be useful and identified 22% of lymphoepithelial cysts in a large series of 117 patients [13]. Cyst fluid CEA is >192 ng/mL in a third of patients [13].

Pancreatic Cysts with Malignant Potential

Mucinous Cystic Neoplasm

Mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCNs) are unifocal lesions, which occur almost exclusively in women (20:1 ratio), with a mean age of presentation of 53 years [15]. Just over 90% of MCNs are located in the body or tail of the pancreas. Although MCNs do not involve the main pancreatic duct, abnormalities can be found. Main pancreatic duct dilation is found in 17% of MCNs, which increases to 43% in the presence of HGD/IC. The absence of communication between the cyst and the main pancreatic duct is a classic feature used to differentiate a MCN from an IPMN; however, a study of 156 MCNs found communication between the MCN and the pancreatic duct in 18% of cases [16]. Almost 40% of MCNs are multilocular, and may have slightly thickened septations. The classic appearance of a MCN is a thickened wall, which enhances on contrast-enhanced CT and MR imaging. This thick wall, or capsule, often has a "cyst within a cyst" appearance, which resembles an orange on CT or MRI (Fig. 77.4a,b). On EUS the cyst is unilocular with the "cyst within a cyst" seen within the wall (Fig. 77.4c). Calcification is located at the edge of the cyst creating an "eggshell" type appearance (Fig. 77.4d,e). In large surgical series between 15–25% of MCNs have a mural nodule, increasing to 54–100% in MCNs with HGD/IC [16,17]. This is seen on CT and MRI as intracystic enhancing soft tissue, or a hypoechoic, irregular area on EUS (Fig. 77.4f). Cyst fluid CEA (>192 ng/mL) and amylase are elevated. *KRAS* mutations are present in 50% of MCNs [12].

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm

IPMNs can involve the main pancreatic duct (MD-IPMN), branch-duct (BD-IPMN), or both, in which case it is termed a mixed-type IPMN (Fig. 77.5a-c). This classification is important, as it determines the risk of malignant transformation, and the management of patients with IPMNs. IPMNs have an equal distribution in men and women, with a median age of presentation of 66 years [18]. They have a slight preponderance for the head of the pancreas, but can occur anywhere. Just over a third of individuals with IPMNs will have multifocal cysts [18]. One of the classic features used to identify BD-IPMNs from other types of cysts is the presence of communication between the IPMN and the main pancreatic duct (Fig. 77.5b). This is best assessed with either MRI or EUS, which have a 100% and 89% sensitivity, respectively [19]. MRCP with secretin has been shown to improve the detection of ductal communication in some, but not all, studies. Cysts are usually well defined, with thin walls, can be unilocular or multilocular, and calcification is rarely present. Main-duct involvement, which occurs in MD-IPMN or a mixed IPMN, is defined as focal or diffuse dilation of the main pancreatic duct to >5mm. On endoscopy a gaping "fish-mouth" papilla extruding mucus is occasionally seen.

IPMNs have the potential to progress to HGD or IC. There are a number of imaging features that are



Figure 77.4 MCN. Classic "cyst within a cyst" appearance of a MCN on CT and MRI (a,b). On EUS the cyst is unilocular, with the "cyst within the cyst" seen in the wall (c, arrow). A classic appearance of a MCN (a) with calcification at the edge (d, arrowheads). The EUS appearance showing calcification at the edge (e, arrowhead) with a thickened, irregular wall (f, arrowheads). *Source:* (c–f) Copyright AML, by permission of the author.

598 *Chapter 77*



Figure 77.5 IPMNs. The classic dilated main pancreatic duct seen in main-duct IPMN (a). In comparison there is a cyst but a normal pancreatic duct in a BD-IPMN (b,c), and a dilated main pancreatic duct and a cyst in a mixed-type IPMN (c). Mural nodules appear as soft tissue mass with contrast enhancement on CT and hyperechoic protruded lesion on EUS (d,e). Tissue harmonic echo (THE) shows a superior imaging compared with B-mode (f,g).

associated with an increased risk of HGD or IC including cyst size >3 cm (odds ratio (OR) 2.97), dilation of the main pancreatic duct (OR 2.4), and the presence of a solid component, or mural nodule (OR of 7.7) [20].

On CT and MRI, a mural nodule appears as a soft tissue nodule protruding into a mucin-filled dilated duct or cyst, with enhancement following administration of intravenous contrast. On EUS, a mural nodule appears as a hyperechoic, irregular lesion (Fig. 77.5d,e). The size of the mural nodule is associated with the risk of IC; however, the exact size is unclear and varies in studies from \geq 3 mm to >10 mm, with the latter associated with IC in almost 90% of patients in one study [21,22]. Mucin appears as a hypoechoic lesion, with a hyperechoic, smooth rim on EUS, and is non-enhancing on CT or MRI. Contrast-enhanced EUS (CE-EUS) may demonstrate vascularity in mural nodules and is useful for differentiating a mural nodule from a mucin ball. A prospective study found that CE-EUS correctly identified 75% of mural nodules with HGD or IC. Tissue harmonic echo (THE) imaging is a further development in EUS. Preliminary studies appear promising, and show superior image visualization of mural nodules compared with normal B-mode imaging (Fig. 77.5f,g) [23]. Individuals with IPMNs can develop concomitant pancreatic adenocarcinoma in a region separate to the cyst, highlighting the importance of inspecting the entire parenchyma and not just the cyst. The cyst fluid analysis

•





Figure 77.5 (Continued)

shows a high CEA (>192 ng/mL), and high amylase. A *GNAS* or *KRAS* mutation is present in 91% of IPMN.

Solid-Pseudopapillary Neoplasm

SPNs are single cysts, with 60% located in the body or tail of the pancreas. Almost 90% occur in women, presenting at a mean age of 29 [24]. The main pancreatic duct is normal, and does not communicate with the cyst. The cysts are well circumscribed, round or oval, with calcification present in almost half the cases [25]. In ~70% of cases, the imaging appearance is of a cystic and solid lesion, in 30% they are predominantly solid, and in rare cases are entirely cystic (Fig. 77.6a) [24,25]. The imaging appearance varies due to the cystic and solid nature of these neoplasms with areas of fluid appearing as low attenuation on CT and high signal on T2W imaging with weak enhancement within the solid components [26]. Areas of increased signal may be seen on the precontrast T1W imaging due the presence of hemorrhage within the lesions.

Cystic Neuroendocrine Tumor

Cystic degeneration of neuroendocrine tumors is rare, occurring in less than 20% of cases [27]. There is an equal distribution between genders, with a mean age at presentation of 53 years. These cysts are predominantly solid, with the cystic component due to degeneration of the tumor. They are round, usually well defined, with a rim of tissue which enhances on the arterial phase CT and MR imaging. On EUS they appear as a well-defined, round, hypoechoic lesion, with an anechoic cystic area (Fig. 77.6b,c). They often have a vessel running around the edge of the lesion. Cyst fluid CEA and amylase levels are low.

Chapter 77 600



Figure 77.6 SPN and PanNET. Solid appearing SPN (a). Cystic PanNET showing enhancement of the rim and septum on CT (b). On EUS the appearance is of a solid component with cystic areas (c). Source: (a) Copyright AML, by permission of the author.

Future Technology

A number of promising new techniques have been developed to evaluate pancreatic cysts. Diffusion-weighted MRI imaging has shown promise in differentiating pancreatic cancer from mass-forming focal pancreatitis; however, its role in identifying cyst type is unclear, with conflicting results from different studies [28-31].

A new area under investigation are disease-specific ligands, such as antibodies. These have been developed and can be attached to a microbubble surface, or gadolinium (III)-containing micelles and liposomes, and then injected into a patient where they bind to their target and can be visualized with CE-EUS in the former, or MRI in the latter case. Preliminary studies in pancreatic cancer animal models have demonstrated feasibility and are promising [32-34].

Needle-based confocal endomicroscopy (nCLE) is a relatively new technology in which a very thin microscope is passed through a 19-gauge EUS-FNA needle into a cyst and creates a real-time optical biopsy of the cyst. Initial studies found that different types of cysts had specific imaging features, such as a superficial vascular network in SCAs, and identify cyst type with 59-80% sensitivity and 100% specificity [35,36]. A fiberoptic probe can also be passed through a needle into a cyst, with good or excellent visualization achieved in 70% of cases, and 71% sensitivity and 100% specificity for identification of IPMNs and MCNs in one study [36]. The initial results from both of these techniques are promising; however, there are limitations in the studies published to date and further larger, prospective studies are required to fully evaluate their potential and role.

Acknowledgment

Supported by The Lustgarten Foundation for Pancreatic Cancer Research, The Sol Goldman Center for Pancreatic Cancer Research, The Virginia and D.K.

References

- Laffan TA, Horton KM, Klein AP et al. Prevalence of unsuspected pancreatic cysts on MDCT. Am J Roentgenol 2008;191:802–807.
- 2 Lee KS, Sekhar A, Rofsky NM et al. Prevalence of incidental pancreatic cysts in the adult population on MR imaging. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105:2079–2084.
- **3** Valsangkar NP, Morales-Oyarvide V, Thayer SP et al. 851 resected cystic tumors of the pancreas: a 33-year experience at the Massachusetts General Hospital. Surgery 2012;152:S4–12.
- **4** Tanaka M, Fernandez-Del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12:183–197.
- 5 Kamal A, Singh VK, Akshintala VS et al. CT and MRI assessment of symptomatic organized pancreatic fluid collections and pancreatic duct disruption: an interreader variability study using the revised Atlanta classification 2012. Abdom Imaging 2015;40:1608–1616.
- **6** Macari M, Finn ME, Bennett GL et al. Differentiating pancreatic cystic neoplasms from pancreatic pseudocysts at MR imaging: value of perceived internal debris. Radiology 2009;251:77–84.
- **7** Allen PJ, D'Angelica M, Gonen M et al. A selective approach to the resection of cystic lesions of the pancreas: results from 539 consecutive patients. Ann Surg 2006;244:572–582.
- **8** van der Waaij LA, van Dullemen HM, Porte RJ. Cyst fluid analysis in the differential diagnosis of pancreatic cystic lesions: a pooled analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;62:383–389.
- **9** Jais B, Rebours V, Malleo G et al. Serous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas: a multinational study of 2622 patients under the auspices of the International Association of Pancreatology and European Pancreatic Club (European Study Group on Cystic Tumors of the Pancreas). Gut 2016;65:305–312.
- 10 Kimura W, Moriya T, Hanada K et al. Multicenter study of serous cystic neoplasm of the Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2012;41:380–387.
- 11 Chu LC, Singhi AD, Hruban RH et al. Characterization of pancreatic serous cystadenoma on dual-phase multidetector computed tomography. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2014;38:258–263.

Ludwig Fund for Cancer Research, Susan Wojcicki and Dennis Troper, The Michael Rolfe Foundation, and the National Institutes of Health grant P50 CA62924. Dr. Lennon is supported by the Benjamin Baker Scholarship.

- 12 Springer S, Wang Y, Dal Molin M et al. A combination of molecular markers and clinical features improve the classification of pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;149:1501–1510.
- 13 Mege D, Gregoire E, Barbier L et al. Lymphoepithelial cyst of the pancreas: an analysis of 117 patients. Pancreas 2014;43:987–995.
- 14 Nasr J, Sanders M, Fasanella K et al. Lymphoepithelial cysts of the pancreas: an EUS case series. Gastrointest Endosc 2008;68:170–173.
- 15 Nilsson LN, Keane MG, Shamali A et al. Nature and management of pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN): a systematic review of the literature. Pancreatology 2016;16:1028–1036.
- 16 Yamao K, Yanagisawa A, Takahashi K et al. Clinicopathological features and prognosis of mucinous cystic neoplasm with ovarian-type stroma: a multiinstitutional study of the Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2011;40:67–71.
- 17 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247:571–579.
- 18 Maguchi H, Tanno S, Mizuno N et al. Natural history of branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: a multicenter study in Japan. Pancreas 2011;40:364–370.
- 19 Kim YC, Choi JY, Chung YE et al. Comparison of MRI and endoscopic ultrasound in the characterization of pancreatic cystic lesions. Am J Roentgenol 2010;195:947–952.
- 20 Scheiman JM, Hwang JH, Moayyedi P. American Gastroenterological Association technical review on the diagnosis and management of asymptomatic neoplastic pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;148:824–848.e22.
- **21** Ogawa H, Itoh S, Ikeda M et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas: assessment of the likelihood of invasiveness with multisection CT. Radiology 2008;248:876–886.
- 22 Ohno E, Hirooka Y, Itoh A et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: differentiation of malignant and benign tumors by endoscopic ultrasonography findings of mural nodules. Ann Surg 2009;249(4):628–634.

602 Chapter 77

- 23 Matsumoto K, Katanuma A, Maguchi H et al. Performance of novel tissue harmonic echo imaging using endoscopic ultrasound for pancreatic diseases. Endosc Int Open 2016;4:E42–50.
- 24 Law JK, Ahmed A, Singh VK et al. A systematic review of solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms: are these rare lesions? Pancreas 2014;43:331–337.
- 25 Raman SP, Kawamoto S, Law JK et al. Institutional experience with solid pseudopapillary neoplasms: focus on computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, conventional ultrasound, endoscopic ultrasound, and predictors of aggressive histology. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2013;37:824–833.
- **26** Zaheer A, Pokharel SS, Wolfgang C et al. Incidentally detected cystic lesions of the pancreas on CT: review of literature and management suggestions. Abdom Imaging 2013;38:331–341.
- 27 Bordeianou L, Vagefi PA, Sahani D et al. Cystic pancreatic endocrine neoplasms: a distinct tumor type? J Am Coll Surg 2008;206:1154–1158.
- 28 Pozzessere C, Castanos Gutierrez SL, Corona-Villalobos CP et al. Diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging in distinguishing between mucinproducing and serous pancreatic cysts. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2016;40(4):505–512.
- 29 Mottola JC, Sahni VA, Erturk SM et al. Diffusionweighted MRI of focal cystic pancreatic lesions at 3.0-Tesla: preliminary results. Abdom Imaging 2012;37:110–117.
- **30** Yamashita Y, Namimoto T, Mitsuzaki K et al. Mucinproducing tumor of the pancreas: diagnostic value of

diffusion-weighted echo-planar MR imaging. Radiology 1998;208:605–609.

- **31** Schraibman V, Goldman SM, Ardengh JC et al. New trends in diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging as a tool in differentiation of serous cystadenoma and mucinous cystic tumor: a prospective study. Pancreatology 2011;11:43–51.
- **32** Pysz MA, Machtaler SB, Seeley ES et al. Vascular endothelial growth factor receptor type 2-targeted contrast-enhanced US of pancreatic cancer neovasculature in a genetically engineered mouse model: potential for earlier detection. Radiology 2015;274:790–799.
- **33** Foygel K, Wang H, Machtaler S et al. Detection of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma in mice by ultrasound imaging of thymocyte differentiation antigen 1. Gastroenterology 2013;145:885–894.e3.
- **34** Kelly KA, Bardeesy N, Anbazhagan R et al. Targeted nanoparticles for imaging incipient pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. PLoS Med 2008;5:e85.
- **35** Konda VJ, Aslanian HR, Wallace MB et al. First assessment of needle-based confocal laser endomicroscopy during EUS-FNA procedures of the pancreas (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2011;74:1049–1060.
- **36** Nakai Y, Iwashita T, Park DH et al. Diagnosis of pancreatic cysts: EUS-guided, through-the-needle confocal laser-induced endomicroscopy and cystoscopy trial: DETECT study. Gastrointest Endosc 2015;81:1204–1214.

Cytologic Evaluation of Cystic Neoplasms

Martha Bishop Pitman

Department of Pathology, Massachusetts General Hospital; Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Introduction

The management of patients with a cystic lesion of the pancreas balances the benefits of surgically resecting a curable precursor lesion with the risks of overtreating a patient with an entirely benign lesion [1,2]. Cytohistology (fine needle aspiration biopsy with direct smears and cellblocks of small tissue fragments from needle rinsings and/or microbiopsies) is a critical tool in determining cyst type and the risk of malignancy. While cytology alone can be readily diagnostic, the diagnosis of cystic neoplasms often requires a multidisciplinary and multimodal approach for accurate interpretation [3,4]. Table 78.1 outlines the clinical, imaging, and cyst fluid characteristics of primary cystic neoplasms most commonly encountered in clinical practice.

Cytology of Neoplastic Cysts

Serous Cystadenoma

Aspirates of serous cystadenoma (SCA) produce variable amounts of cyst fluid depending on the size of the cysts. Microcystic SCA generally yield scant bloody specimens on fine needle aspiration (FNA) whereas macrocystic (oligocystic) variants often produce relatively abundant bloody or clear, thin, nonviscous fluid. Aspirates contain few cells and most cells do not survive the mechanical forces of direct smearing during slide preparation. Cyst fluids also rarely contain many intact cyst lining cells. As such, most FNAs are nondiagnostic.

When present, intact serous cells are small cuboidal cells with round, regular nuclear membranes and inconspicuous nucleoli [5,6] (Fig. 78.1a). Cytoplasm is scant, pale, and finely vacuolated, glycogen-rich and nonmucinous [5,7]. Given the high vascularity of the septae, which can bleed, hemosiderin-laden macrophages may be noted and these cells may serve as a surrogate marker for the diagnosis [5]. Microbiopsies may procure small diagnostic tissue fragments (Fig. 78.1b).

Ancillary Studies

The absence of thick mucin, mucinous epithelial cells, and high-grade cytologic atypia, coupled with low cyst fluid amylase and carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) levels are characteristic findings that support the diagnosis. Periodic acid–Schiff (PAS) stain performed on formalin-fixed paraffin-embedded tissue will highlight the cytoplasmic glycogen and diastase will remove it (Fig. 78.2a,b). Molecular analysis may detect the *VHL* gene mutation or loss of heterozygosity on chromosome 3p, either of which would also support the diagnosis.

Mucin-Producing Cysts

The distinction between intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) and mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN) as specific diagnoses is often not possible on cytology alone. Cytologic analysis may be able to ascertain that the cyst is mucin-producing, however, and determine whether there are any cells suggestive or diagnostic of malignancy [8].

The volume of fluid aspirated from mucinous cysts is highly variable, obviously dependent on the size of the cyst(s) accessible to the needle. Visibly "thick and viscous fluid" indicates a mucin-producing cyst. Smears of grossly thick, viscous mucin correlates with colloid-like, thick extracellular mucin, which is not characteristic of gastrointestinal contamination, and is a finding that supports the diagnosis of a mucin-producing cyst (Fig. 78.3). The presence of degenerated cells and debris floating in

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 78.1 Clinical, imaging, and cyst fluid characteristics of primary neoplastic cysts of the pancreas.

				Cyst fluid biochemistry			
Cyst type	Clinical features	EUS features	Cytologic findings	CEA ^a	Amylase ^b	Molecular analysis	
Serous cystadenoma	Abdominal pain; often asymptomatic; F>>M; 65 yrs	Spongy; soap-bubble appearance to multiseptated macrocysts; lobulated borders	Cuboidal, nonmucinous, glycogen-rich cells with benign appearing nuclei, hemosiderin- laden macrophages in the background	ţţ	ţţ	<i>VHL</i> , 3p25 deletions	
Mucinous cystic neoplasm	Abdominal pain; often asymptomatic; F>>>M; 40–50 yrs.	Solitary, well circumscribed, septated, thick-walled; some calcifications; no connection with MPD; body/tail	Mucinous epithelial cells with usually low- grade dysplasia but can have intermediate and high-grade dysplasia as well as invasive carcinoma; +/-extracellular mucin	↑↑↓	↓↓↑	<i>KRAS</i> <i>RNF43</i> ; HR supported by <i>TP53, SMAD4</i> loss	
Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm	Abdominal pain; often asymptomatic with BD-IPMN; M > F; 65 yrs	MPD >10 mm is HR; 5–9 mm is worrisome; BD unilocular or septated, thin wall; enhancing nodule is HR; nonenhancing is worrisome	Mucinous epithelial cells with low-, intermediate- and high-grade dysplasia as well as invasive carcinoma; +/-extracellular mucin	11↓	↑↑↑	KRAS GNAS RNF43; HR supported by TP53, SMAD4 loss	

^a relative to 192 ng/mL ^b relative to 1000 U/L BD, branch-duct; CEA, carcinoembryonic antigen; HR, high risk; MPD, main pancreatic duct.



Figure 78.1 Serous cystadenoma. Cyst lining cells are nonmucinous cuboidal cells with benign round nuclei and finely vacuolated cytoplasm rich in glycogen and many are associated with hemosiderin-laden macrophages, which is not an uncommon finding given the highly vascular septa of this neoplasm (a). Cellblock or core biopsy provides tissue for diagnosis and ancillary testing (b). ((a) SurePath preparation; Papanicolaou test; (b) cellblock, hematoxylin, and eosin).



Figure 78.2 Serous cystadenoma. The glycogen-rich cytoplasm of the cyst lining cells is highlighted by a PAS stain (a), which, in contrast to mucin, is removed with diastase (b). (Cellblock; (a) periodic acid–Schiff; (b) periodic acid–Schiff with diastase).

the mucin is a finding that also supports origin from the cyst rather than contamination. The absence of an epithelial component in colloid-like mucin should not lead to a nondiagnostic report, but instead, a report of a neoplastic mucin-producing cyst [9].

Cytologic features associated with various grades of dysplasia (low, intermediate, and high) have been described for IPMN [10–15]. These findings are similar for MCN, although most MCN are low grade even when quite large [16,17]. IPMN are associated with four distinct types of lining epithelium, but specifying the cell type is not necessary on cytology. The most important cytologic interpretation is to report whether the cells are low risk (low-grade or intermediate-grade dysplasia, e.g., low-grade atypia) or high risk (high-grade dysplasia or invasive carcinoma, e.g., high-grade atypia) for malignancy [9].

Cytologic features associated with grades of dysplasia are as follows:

• Low grade

Low-grade dysplasia (Fig. 78.4): Low-grade mucinous epithelial cells are gastric-foveolar type epithelial cells, which are columnar cells with basal nuclei and mucinous



Figure 78.3 Mucinous cyst. Thick, colloid-like extracellular mucin is not consistent with gastrointestinal contamination and supports the diagnosis of a mucinous cyst, regardless of the presence of an epithelial component. (Direct smear; Diff-Quik).



Figure 78.5 IPMN with intermediate-grade dysplasia. Cells show stratification of the nuclei and moderate cytologic atypia with mild anisonucleosis and slight loss of polarity. (Cytospin; Papanicolaou).



Figure 78.4 IPMN with low-grade dysplasia. Columnar mucinous epithelial cells show abundant mucinous cytoplasm and minimal nuclear atypia. (Cytospin; Papanicolaou).

cytoplasm. Aspirated cells are present as two-dimensional cell groups, sheets of mucinous cells, and single cells.

Intermediate-grade dysplasia (Fig. 78.5): Intermediategrade dysplastic cells are either intestinal type epithelial cells or gastric-foveolar type epithelial cells with stratification and tufting, crowding, and some loss of polarity. The cells demonstrate increased nuclear to cytoplasmic ratio and may also demonstrate mild nuclear atypia including inconspicuous nucleoli and membrane irregularity. Mucinous cytoplasm is still present in many but not all cells.

• High grade



Figure 78.6 IPMN with high-grade dysplasia. Cells are small (<12 micron duodenal enterocyte), often in small clusters and singly, with abnormal chromatin and typically associated with background necrosis. (Cytospin; Papanicolaou).

High-grade dysplasia (Fig. 78.6): High-grade dysplasia may be pancreaticobiliary type, oncocytic type, or high-grade dysplastic gastric or intestinal type cells. High-grade atypical cells are noted in large to small bud-like clusters and single cells. These cells are usually smaller than a 12 μ m duodenal enterocyte. They will have increased nuclear to cytoplasmic ratio, abnormal chromatin (hypochromasia or hyperchromasia), some have irregular nuclear membranes, and the cytoplasm is variably vacuolated. In addition, background necrosis is usually present [15].

Adenocarcinoma (Fig. 78.7): Cellular atypia diagnostic of malignancy (i.e., "positive" aspirates) is not very



Figure 78.7 IPMN with invasive carcinoma (adenocarcinoma). Cells show irregular spacing in a sheet with nuclear crowding and overlap, anisonucleosis of 4:1, and irregular nuclear membranes. (Cytospin; Papanicolaou).

common unless the imaging features are also those of a high-risk lesion. Cells are present in three-dimensional groups and single cells with variable anisonucleosis (variation in nuclear size) of at least 1:4 in a single sheet, irregular nuclear membranes, prominent nucleoli, and variably vacuolated cytoplasm, usually present in a background of necrosis [18].

Ancillary Studies

Establishing that the cyst is mucin-producing is accomplished by detection of extracellular mucin either grossly, microscopically, or with special stains, documentation of cyst fluid CEA elevation (generally above 192 ng/mL) [19,20], or molecular analysis documenting *KRAS*, *GNAS*, or *RNF43* mutations [21–24]. Grading atypia requires cytologic analysis of the cells. Detection of mutations known to occur late in progression to malignancy such as *TP53* or deletion of *SMAD4* supports malignancy [23,24].

Secondarily Cystic Solid Neoplasms

Secondarily cystic neoplasms include solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm, neuroendocrine tumor, acinar cell carcinoma, and conventional ductal adenocarcinoma. These usually solid neoplasms may form complex cysts more often with the solid component greater than the cystic component. Rarely do typically solid neoplasms mimic primary cysts of the pancreas, but this does occur. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-FNA targeting of the solid component produces cellular aspirates and should provide sufficient tissue for cellblocks, which is a goal of the FNA to ensure tissue for ancillary testing. The cytomorphologic characteristics recapitulate those of their solid counterparts. The two more commonly encountered neoplasms are described in the following section. The ancillary studies used to distinguish these neoplasms are outlined in other chapters specific to each neoplasm.

Solid-Pseudopapillary Neoplasm

Solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms (SPN) produce cellular aspirates with many discohesive single cells as well as branching and papillary cell groups (Fig. 78.8a). The cells have a high nuclear to cytoplasmic ratio, bland nuclei with round to oval shape, even chromatin, and frequent nuclear grooves or indentations, which yields a "coffee bean appearance." The cytoplasm is typically scant and ill-defined but may show large clear perinuclear vacuoles or well-defined hyaline globules that are PAS positive (Fig. 78.8b) (both best highlighted on airdried Romanowsky stain) [25–27]. Fibromyxoid stroma separates the cells from the vessels. Cellular smears and cellblocks of needle rinsing typically contain sufficient small tissue fragments to make a morphologic diagnosis (Fig. 78.8c).

Cystic Neuroendocrine Tumors

The cytologic features of cystic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) are similar whether the aspirate is from a solid tumor or a cystic lesion [28–31]. Cystic PanNET often produce yellow cyst fluid that has low CEA and amylase levels [31,32]. The neoplastic cells are usually small clusters or individual cells with coarse, stippled chromatin and a plasmacytoid appearance caused by the eccentrically located nucleus (Fig. 78.9). Nucleoli may be prominent.

Summary

The cytopathologist plays a pivotal role in the management of patients with pancreatic lesions. It cannot be overemphasized that the accurate diagnosis of pancreatic cysts depends upon a multimodal team approach that combines the clinical and radiologic patient information with the cytologic impression and the results of ancillary studies. The gastroenterologist and pathologist must understand the optimal methods of tissue handling and processing of cyst fluid and the pathologist must be familiar with pancreatic histopathology and the nomenclature of pancreatic cytology for accurate diagnosis and consistent, standardized reporting [8,9,33]. **608** *Chapter* 78



Figure 78.8 Solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm. Smears are cellular with fibromyxoid stroma and thin, branching, papillary groups (a). The cells are bland with a high nuclear to cytoplasmic ratio, round to "coffee bean" shaped nuclei, and perinuclear cytoplasmic vacuoles or hyaline globules (b). Cellblocks provided tissue for morphology and ancillary studies ((a) Direct smear; hematoxylin and eosin; (b) direct smear; Diff-Quik; (c) Cellblock; hematoxylin and eosin).



Figure 78.9 Cystic neuroendocrine tumor. The neoplastic cells are typically individual cells with coarse, stippled chromatin and a plasmacytoid appearance typical of solid tumors. (Cytospin; Papanicolaou).

References

- 1 Singhi AD, Zeh HJ, Brand RE et al. American Gastroenterological Association guidelines are inaccurate in detecting pancreatic cysts with advanced neoplasia: a clinicopathologic study of 225 patients with supporting molecular data. Gastrointest Endosc 2016;83(6):1107–1117.e2.
- **2** Tanaka M et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):183–197.
- **3** Pitman MB, Deshpande V. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided fine needle aspiration cytology of the pancreas: a morphological and multimodal approach to the diagnosis of solid and cystic mass lesions. Cytopathology 2007;18(6):331–347.
- 4 Sahani DV et al. Multidisciplinary approach to diagnosis and management of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7(3):259–269.
- 5 Belsley NA et al. Serous cystadenoma of the pancreas: limitations and pitfalls of endoscopic ultrasoundguided fine-needle aspiration biopsy. Cancer 2008;114(2):102–110.
- **6** Collins BT. Serous cystadenoma of the pancreas with endoscopic ultrasound fine needle aspiration biopsy and surgical correlation. Acta Cytol 2013;57(3):241–251.
- **7** Lal A et al. Microcystic adenoma of the pancreas: clinical, radiologic, and cytologic features. Cancer 2004;102(5):288–294.
- 8 Pitman M. Diagnostic investigation of pancreatic cyst fluid. In:Tanaka M, ed. Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm of the Pancreas. Osaka: Springer Japan, 2014.
- **9** Pitman MB et al. Standardized terminology and nomenclature for pancreatobiliary cytology: The Papanicolaou Society of Cytopathology guidelines. Diagn Cytopathol 2014;42(4):338–350.
- 10 Emerson RE, Randolph ML, Cramer HM. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration cytology diagnosis of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas is highly predictive of pancreatic neoplasia. Diagn Cytopathol 2006;34(7):457–462.
- 11 Zhai J, Sarkar R, Ylagan L. Pancreatic mucinous lesions: a retrospective analysis with cytohistological correlation. Diagn Cytopathol 2006;34(11):724–730.
- 12 Michaels PJ et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas: cytohistologic analysis and correlation with histologic grade. Cancer Cytopathol 2006;108(3):163–173.
- 13 Pitman MB et al. Cytological and cyst fluid analysis of small (< or = 3 cm) branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms adds value to patient

management decisions. Pancreatology 2008;8(3):277–284.

- 14 Genevay M et al. Cytology adds value to imaging studies for risk assessment of malignancy in pancreatic mucinous cysts. Ann Surg 2011;254(6):977–983.
- **15** Pitman MB et al. Cytological criteria of high-grade epithelial atypia in the cyst fluid of pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Cancer Cytopathol 2014;122(1):40–47.
- 16 Crippa S et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(4):571–579.
- 17 Scourtas A et al. Preoperative characteristics and cytological features of 136 histologically confirmed pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasms. Cancer Cytopathol 2017;125(3):169–177.
- 18 Lin F, Staerkel G. Cytologic criteria for well differentiated adenocarcinoma of the pancreas in fine-needle aspiration biopsy specimens. Cancer 2003;99(1):44–50.
- **19** Brugge WR et al. Diagnosis of pancreatic cystic neoplasms: a report of the cooperative pancreatic cyst study. Gastroenterology 2004;126(5):1330–1336.
- **20** Cizginer S et al. Cyst fluid carcinoembryonic antigen is an accurate diagnostic marker of pancreatic mucinous cysts. Pancreas 2011;40(7):1024–1028.
- **21** Wu J et al. Recurrent GNAS mutations define an unexpected pathway for pancreatic cyst development. Sci Transl Med 2011;3(92):92ra66.
- **22** Wu J et al. Whole-exome sequencing of neoplastic cysts of the pancreas reveals recurrent mutations in components of ubiquitin-dependent pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108(52):21188–21193.
- 23 Layfield LJ et al. Utilization of ancillary studies in the cytologic diagnosis of biliary and pancreatic lesions: The Papanicolaou Society of Cytopathology Guidelines. CytoJournal 2014;11(suppl 1):4.
- 24 Amato E et al. Targeted next-generation sequencing of cancer genes dissects the molecular profiles of intraductal papillary neoplasms of the pancreas. J Pathol 2014;233(3):217–227.
- **25** Adams AL, Siegal GP, Jhala NC. Solid pseudopapillary tumor of the pancreas: a review of salient clinical and pathologic features. Adv Anat Pathol 2008;15(1):39–45.
- **26** Samad A et al. Cercariform cells: another cytologic feature distinguishing solid pseudopapillary neoplasms from pancreatic endocrine neoplasms and acinar cell carcinomas in endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspirates. Cancer Cytopathol 2013;121(6):298–310.

610 Chapter 78

- 27 Jhala N, Siegal GP, Jhala D. Large, clear cytoplasmic vacuolation: an under-recognized cytologic clue to distinguish solid pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas from pancreatic endocrine neoplasms on fine-needle aspiration. Cancer 2008;114(4):249–254.
- 28 Jhala D et al. Fine needle aspiration biopsy of the islet cell tumor of pancreas: a comparison between computerized axial tomography and endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration biopsy. Ann Diagn Pathol 2002;6(2):106–112.
- 29 Levy GH et al. Cytoplasmic vacuolization: an underrecognized cytomorphologic feature in endocrine tumors of the pancreas. Diagn Cytopathol 2013;41(7):623–628.

- 30 Gu M et al. Cytological diagnosis of endocrine tumors of the pancreas by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fineneedle aspiration biopsy. Diagn Cytopathol 2005;32(4):204–210.
- **31** Morales-Oyarvide V et al. Cystic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: the value of cytology in preoperative diagnosis. Cancer Cytopathol 2014;122:435–444.
- **32** Yoon WJ et al. Cystic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: endoscopic ultrasound and fine-needle aspiration characteristics. Endoscopy 2013;45(3):189–194.
- **33** Pitman M, Centeno B. Pancreas cytology: specimen preparation and tissue triage. In: Atlas of Fine Needle Aspiration Cytology. New Delhi: Jaypee Brothers Medical Publishers, 2014:174.

Natural History of Cystic Neoplasms: IPMN, MCN, SCN, and SPN

Anna-Katharina Stadler¹, Thilo Hackert¹, Stefan Fritz², and Markus W. Büchler¹

¹ Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, Heidelberg University Hospital, Heidelberg, Germany ² Department of General, Visceral, Thoracic and Transplantation Surgery, Hospital Stuttgart, Stuttgart, Germany

Introduction

In recent years, cystic lesions of the pancreas have been identified with rising incidence owing to the extended use of modern abdominal imaging modalities, and therefore have gained increasing awareness [1,2]. Any type of cystic lesion or pancreatic branch-duct alteration can be found frequently in the general population, increasing to a 50–70% prevalence in people aged >70 years [3,4].

For adequate diagnosis and management of cystic pancreatic lesions, it is crucial to correctly differentiate between pancreatic pseudocysts and pancreatic cystic neoplasms. In the past, inflammatory pseudocysts were considered to account for the majority of all cystic pancreatic lesions. With the increasing use of modern abdominal thin-slice imaging, it has become clear that neoplastic pancreatic cysts are far more common than pancreatic pseudocysts, particularly in patients without previous history of pancreatitis. While pseudocysts are benign residual lesions that occur after acute or recurrent chronic pancreatitis, pancreatic cystic neoplasms display a certain potential for malignant transformation. The most common cystic neoplasms of the pancreas are intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN), mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN), serous cystic neoplasms (SCN), and solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms (SPN).

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasms

Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm is the most frequent entity of cystic pancreatic neoplasms comprising approximately 35% of all tumors. IPMN are characterized

by the production of mucin as well as intraductal and papillary growth of the duct epithelium. According to their location in the pancreatic duct system, they can be subclassified into main-duct (MD), branch-duct (BD), or mixed-type IPMN, involving both the main duct and its major side branches [1,5]. To date, it remains controversial whether the mixed-type arises from the main pancreatic duct or from side branches, or whether it represents a distinct subtype of IPMN [6]. Beside pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms (PanIN), IPMN are the best-described precursors to ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas [7].

MD- and mixed-type IPMN are characterized by a dilation of the main pancreatic duct >5 mm, segmentally or diffusely, without any sign of external obstruction [8]. The neoplastic epithelial cells produce abundant mucin with a high viscosity that cannot be sufficiently drained, which leads to an internal obstruction and secondary dilation of the affected parts of the duct system [9]. In contrast, BD-IPMN are characterized by cysts >10 mm communicating with the pancreatic main duct without its dilation (Fig. 79.1) [2]. Although most IPMN are fundamentally noninvasive, they progress over time following an "adenoma-carcinoma" sequence via four grades (low-grade, intermediate-grade, high-grade dysplasia, and invasive cancer).

Four major aspects determine the natural history of **IPMN** patients:

- morphologic type (MD-, BD-, or mixed-type IPMN);
- age at time of diagnosis and time course of the disease;
- histologic subtype (intestinal, pancreaticobiliary, oncocytic, gastric differentiation);
- grade of dysplasia (low-grade, intermediate-grade, • high-grade dysplasia, invasive cancer).

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 79.1 Natural history of branch-duct IPMN. Fifty-four-year-old male patient with initial MRI finding of a BD-IPMN, serum CA 19-9 negative, no worrisome or high-risk features, diameter 22 mm (white arrow, left side). MRI control 8 months later with development of a mural nodule (broken white arrow, right side). Indication for laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy, histopathology: BD-IPMN, oncocytic subtype, pTis, N0 (0/12), R0.

Morphologic Type (MD-, BD-, or Mixed-Type IPMN)

In a recent meta-analysis MD- and mixed-type IPMN have been identified as invasive carcinoma in about 43%, whereas the rate of invasive BD-IPMN is only about 17% [2]. Lesions with high-grade dysplasia (previously called carcinoma in situ) can also be regarded as "malignant" lesions because within a very short time they may progress to invasive cancer [10-12]. Together with highgrade dysplasia lesions, MD-IPMN harbor an ~60% risk of malignancy, whereas BD-IPMN show malignant transformation in around 20–25% of cases at the time of resection. Mixed-type IPMN seem to be associated with the highest risk of malignancy, estimated to be ~70% in larger study populations [2,13]. To date, the dynamic of progression for the different morphologic IPMN types is not completely understood, especially for MD- and mixed-type IPMN-which are generally resected by the time of diagnosis-and no reliable data are available (Fig. 79.2). Furthermore, radiologically defined findings of BD-IPMN may reveal as mixed-type lesions in the histologic workup when they are resected [14]. This underlines the difficulty in evaluating an individual patient's risk on the basis of morphologic characteristics.

Age at Time of Diagnosis and Time Course of the Disease

Significant differences in the median age of patients presenting with benign IPMN compared to malignant IPMN have been reported in cohort studies of 140 resected MD- and mixed-duct IPMN by Salvia et al. [15] as well



Figure 79.2 Mixed-type IPMN of the pancreatic head and body (resection specimen) showing typical findings and stages of IPMN. Dilated main duct without dysplasia (black star), branch duct component (broken black arrow), papillary changes in the main duct with borderline dysplasia (black arrow), and progression to invasive cancer arising from the main duct component (black circle). Histopathology: IPMN with invasive cancer based on mixed-type IPMN, pT1, N0 (0/17), R0.

as in another study by Sohn et al. with 136 resected MD-IPMN patients [16]. From both studies, the mean time of progression to invasive IPMN can be estimated at 5–6 years as patients with benign IPMN showed a median age of 61 and 63 years, compared to 67 and 68 years for patients with malignant findings [16]. This can be regarded as a surrogate parameter for an already longer subclinical course of preceding IPMN development by the time of diagnosis, which might be an indirect indicator for disease progression and malignant transformation over time [15,16]. Another corresponding observation is the correlation between duct diameter and the risk of malignancy in MD-IPMN, underlining

that a potentially longer course of the disease reflected by the increased duct size leads to a higher proportion of malignant findings [17].

Time-dependent progression rates in patients with BD-IPMN, who were mostly observed due to the lack of any worrisome features, have been reported in larger studies by Sahora et al. [18] and Maguchi et al. [19]. Among 411 and 349 patients respectively, signs of progression occurred in 18% during a median follow-up time of 26 months and 44 months, respectively. Malignant histologic features after resection were found in 9% and 15% of these patients. Furthermore, both studies demonstrated the development of "remote" lesions-both IPMN as well as separate and independent PDACdistant from the index lesion during the observation. This underlines the hypothesis that IPMN-bearing pancreata may harbor a "field defect" of the entire gland [20]. Another aspect in this context is the synchronous occurrence of multiple BD-IPMN [21]. As patients with these multifocal lesions are generally older than those with solitary IPMN findings, the "field defect" theory seems reasonable and the progression from solitary to multifocal IPMN can be regarded as the natural course of this disease [21]. Although multiple lesions are likely to increase the long-term risk of malignant transformation, it remains controversial whether multifocal IPMN have a higher risk of malignancy compared to unifocal lesions [21]. The additional risk for IPMN patients of developing concomitant PDAC ranges between 3% and 9% over a 10-year period [22,23]. In what respect the IPMN might play an indirect promoting role in the development of PDAC remains unclear and prognosis of the long-term outcome of these patients is almost always determined by the PDAC component. It is supposed that some kind of pancreatic genetic field defect might lead to multifocal neoplastic changes over time.

Histologic Subtypes

The differentiation of histologic subtypes (intestinal, pancreaticobiliary, oncocytic, and gastric type [24]) has a relevant prognostic impact. The intestinal subtype reveals a phenotype that resembles villous polyps of the colon with neoplastic epithelial cells expressing MUC2, MUC5AC, and CDX2. A recent study focused on 173 patients with MD-IPMN could show that most MD-IPMN were of intestinal type with invasive components in 50% and overall invasiveness of 39% [22]. Invasive carcinomas that arise in association with an intestinal-type IPMN are usually colloidal carcinomas and show a better median survival compared to patients with PDAC (107 vs. 20 months) [9,25,26]. The pancreatobiliary subtype is composed of branched papillary epithelia with high-grade atypia. In the immunohistochemical examination

it is positive for MUC1 and MUC5AC, and 90% of all cases show an associated invasive component. The associated invasive tubular adenocarcinomas are very similar to PDAC in morphology and prognosis [9,27,28]. The oncocytic subtype is characterized by eosinophil cytoplasm, goblet cells, and complex branched papillary epithelia expressing MUC1 and MUC6. This subtype is rare as well as a malignant transformation into an oncocytic carcinoma, which shows a prognosis similar to patients with a colloid carcinoma [26-28]. BD-IPMN usually are of the gastric subtype. The typical morphology is multiple small cysts with foveolar gland epithelium, similar to the glands of the gastric antrum. A tubular adenocarcinoma can eventually arise from these IPMN and is associated with a rather poor prognosis with a mean survival of only 45 months [9,29].

Grade of Dysplasia (Low-Grade, Intermediate-Grade, High-Grade Dysplasia, Invasive Cancer)

Data on outcome with referral to the grade of dysplasia are available from various larger cohorts of surgical patients [5,22,30]. As these results always reflect the grade of dysplasia at the time of resection, a valid estimation on the time intervals between the distinct grades remains difficult. Patients with resection of IPMN harboring noninvasive IPMN with a range of low-grade to high-grade atypia show an excellent overall and disease-specific survival prognosis of 95-100% in a follow-up of 10 years in both MD- and BD-IPMN [5,22]. In invasive IPMN poor prognosis is closely related to disease stage, positive resection margins for invasive IPMN, and N1 status [22,30]. While early stages including pT1 and pN0 show a much more favorable prognosis compared to sporadic PDAC, this advantage vanishes in more advanced stages (pT2-pT4), and also positive lymph nodes in any stage result in a prognosis that is similar to PDAC [30].

As all types of IPMN must be considered as a chronic and life-long disease-unless a total pancreatectomy has been performed-the natural course of these entities requires surveillance and postoperative follow-up. Surveillance and management strategies have been determined in the IAP consensus guidelines published in 2006 and updated in 2012 [2,8], as well as in the 2013 European guidelines [31] and the 2015 AGA guidelines [32]. These guidelines are partly conflicting not only with regard to surgical and nonsurgical management but also regarding surveillance, follow-up diagnostics, and intervals after resection of IPMN. Lately, published follow-up data from surgical IPMN patients showed that 17% of 381 patients after resection of invasive and noninvasive IPMN had a recurrence of IPMN after a median of 17 months [23]. Within this study, 33 patients had only
partial resection of the multifocal disease with mixedtype as well as BD-IPMN. The residual BD-IPMN with a median size of 10 mm at the date of resection grew within a follow-up of on average 5 years to a median size of 13 mm. In another cohort of 130 patients who had undergone partial pancreatic resections for noninvasive IPMN, He et al. showed that 17 % of the patients developed lesions suspicious for new or progressive IPMN within a median time of 46 months [33]. Within this disease progression cohort some patients developed high-grade dysplasia and invasive cancer. Another 12% of the cohort showed neither new IPMN nor progression in known residual IPMN. Although within the literature the recurrence rates vary between 8% and 57% [15,23,33,34], even patients with noninvasive IPMN might have an estimated average recurrence rate of 25% of remote IPMN and 7% for developing pancreatic cancer within 5 years after resection, which underlines the necessity of a structured and long-term follow-up.

Mucinous Cystic Neoplasms

Mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN) generally occur in perimenopausal women with a median age of 48 years. MCN are often located in the distal body or the tail of the pancreas (>90%) with a mean size of 6.5 cm in diameter at diagnosis. Macroscopically, MCN show a uni- or multicystic pattern with a thick wall and potentially solid components without any communication to the pancreatic duct system. An ovarian-like stroma is typical and pathognomonic for the histology of MCN [35,36].

Similar to IPMN, most MCN are noninvasive, but show a risk of an "adenoma-carcinoma" sequence over time. In 15-20 % of all resected cases, MCN harbor at least focally an invasive component [37]. As data show that patients with an invasive MCN are significantly older (median 3–10 years) than those with a noninvasive MCN, a timedependent tumor-progression is suggested, comparable to that in IPMN [2,38,39]. It has been suggested that ectopic ovarian stroma in the pancreatic tail might release hormones and growth factors that stimulate endodermally derived epithelium to progress and form cystic pancreatic neoplasms [40]. This hypothesis is supported by the fact that rapid growth of pancreatic MCN was seen in women during pregnancy. It has been reported that mural nodules on imaging, lesion size >6 cm and calcification of the cyst wall are associated with the presence of a tubular-type invasive carcinoma very similar to PDAC [38,41-43]. Since nearly all reported MCN have been resected, the natural history of MCN is still unknown and recommendations are based on findings from resection specimens revealing the aforementioned malignancy rates. Once a MCN is diagnosed, a distal pancreatectomy is indicated in most cases due to the young age of the patients and the present inability to differentiate securely between a benign and a malignant lesion. For most patients with noninvasive MCN complete resection means curative therapy as these lesions are solitary and show no recurrence or second neoplasms [2]. A postoperative surveillance is not mandatory and would require life-long high-resolution imaging associated with high costs without any advantage to the patient [2,31]. In contrast, follow-up after resection of invasive MCN should be performed similar to PDAC [31]. The 5-year survival of patients presenting with invasive MCN has been described to be as high as 62%, being worse for elderly patients and for patients with more advanced tumor stages [44].

Serous Cystic Neoplasms

Serous cystic neoplasms (SCN) are typically located in the pancreatic body and tail and show no significant potential for malignant transformation. The incidence of SCN is higher in women than in men with a peak at the age of 60 years. In abdominal imaging, SCN have a micro- or macro-cystic appearance with a spongy structure. In some cases, they also present with a solid growth pattern. On histopathology, they typically are composed of cysts lined by a single layer of cuboid epithelial cells filled with glycogen [36,45]. A preoperative distinction of SCN from MCN is feasible in most cases due to significant differences in imaging. SCN are usually sporadic, but some arise in patients with von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) syndrome. In patients with VHL syndrome, SCN are commonly multiple. These patients show a loss of heterozygosity of the VHL gene [46,47,48]. Sporadic SCN have a somatic mutation of the VHL gene in up to 50% with an inactivation of the VHL tumor suppressor protein [46-49] and often show a mutation in the TBC1D3 gene, also known as PRC17, but no mutations in the genes typically mutated in mucin-producing neoplasms, such as KRAS, RNF43, or TP53 [47,49].

At time of diagnosis, micro- and macro-cystic SCN have a mean size of 4–6 cm and approximately 50% of all patients are asymptomatic [45,50]. Depending on the localization and size of the lesion, symptoms including abdominal pain, discomfort, jaundice, or fatigue are reported. Malignant transformation of SCN with the occurrence of a serous cyst adenocarcinoma is very rare and has only been described in a few case reports [51]. Thus, for asymptomatic patients with a SCN of <4 cm in diameter and without criteria for malignancy on preoperative imaging, surveillance is indicated instead of surgical resection. The natural course of SCN is characterized by a gradual increase in diameter (0.6 cm per year on average). The growth rate seems to be dependent on initial tumor size as small SCN (<4 cm) show a significantly slower growth rate of 1–2 mm per year than larger lesions (>4 cm) in which annual growth rates of up to 2 cm can be observed [50]. Consequently, besides the size itself, growth rate during surveillance may have an influence on the decision for surgery to avoid local complications due to compression. Following resection, recurrence risk is extremely low and no structured follow-up is recommended [31].

Solid-Pseudopapillary Neoplasm

The solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm (SPN), also known as Frantz tumor, was first described in 1959. SPN are rare cystic neoplasms that account for approximately 1–2% of all pancreatic tumors [52]. They usually occur in women with a median age of 30 years and are most frequently located in the tail of the pancreas. SPN are classified as malignant due to the potential of lymphatic spread, recurrence, and distant metastases [53]. As all reported series include mainly patients who underwent resection, the natural history of SPN without resection (i.e., growth dynamics) cannot be addressed sufficiently. Anecdotal reports on nonsurgical treatment have shown that both courses—long-term survival with locally limited tumor manifestation, and also aggressive systemic spread with short survival times—are possible [54].

At diagnosis, SPN have a mean size of 8 cm and are located in the body and tail of the pancreas in 60% of patients [53,55,56]. Their macroscopic morphology varies from pure solid to entirely cystic [57]. Tissue analysis of resection specimen has shown that characteristic mutations in exon 3 of the β -catenin gene occur in 83–100% SPN [58,59]. Moreover, especially the absence of other common mutations, such as KRAS, SMAD4, or TP53, distinguishes SPN from other neoplasms of the pancreas [59,60].

Following complete surgical resection, the long-term outcome of SPN is excellent although approximately 6% of the patients show locally advanced tumors (vascular involvement, lymph node metastases) and 8% present with distant metastases [53]. The most comprehensive review including 2.285 resected patients showed that 95.6% of the patients are disease-free during long-term observation. The time to recurrence in the remaining 4.4% of the patients is more than 4 years and final tumorrelated mortality is 1.5% [53]. Despite this overall favorable prognosis, SPN must be considered as a tumor entity with a basically malignant course and complete surgical resection is indicated in all patients who qualify for a respective operation. Furthermore, a life-long follow-up (i.e., annually) is mandatory [31].

References

- Fritz S, Warshaw AL, Thayer SP. Management of mucin-producing cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Oncologist 2009:125–136.
- **2** Tanaka M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al., International Association of Pancreatology. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12:183–197.
- **3** Jani N, Bani Hani M, Schulick RD et al. Diagnosis and management of cystic lesions of the pancreas. Diagn Ther Endosc 2011;2011:478913.
- **4** Bülow R, Simon P, Thiel R et al. Anatomic variants of the pancreatic duct and their clinical relevance: an MR-guided study in the general population. Eur Radiol 2014;24(12):3142–3149.
- **5** Fernández-del Castillo C, Adsay NV. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Gastroenterology 2010;139:708–713.e701–702.
- **6** Salvia R, Crippa S, Partelli S et al. Differences between main-duct and branch-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;2(10):342–346.

- 7 Adsay NV. Cystic neoplasia of the pancreas: pathology and biology. J Gastrointest Surg 2008;12(3):401–404.
- 8 Tanaka M, Chari S, Adsay V et al., International Association of Pancreatology. International consensus guidelines for management of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms and mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2006;6:17–32.
- **9** Distler M, Kersting S, Niedergethmann M et al. Pathohistological subtype predicts survival in patients with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2013;258:324–330.
- 10 Fritz S, Klauss M, Bergmann F et al. Small (Sendai negative) branch-duct IPMNs: not harmless. Ann Surg 2012;256:313–320.
- 11 Lévy P, Jouannaud V, O'Toole D et al. Natural history of intraductal papillary mucinous tumors of the pancreas: actuarial risk of malignancy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4(4):460–468.
- **12** Rautou PE, Lévy P, Vullierme MP et al. Morphologic changes in branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: a midterm follow-up study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;6(7):807–814.

616 Chapter 79

- 13 Crippa S, Fernández-del Castillo C, Salvia R et al. Mucin-producing neoplasms of the pancreas: an analysis of distinguishing clinical and epidemiologic characteristics. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8(2):213–219.
- 14 Fritz S, Klauss M, Bergmann F et al. Pancreatic main-duct involvement in branch-duct IPMNs: an underestimated risk. Ann Surg 2014;260(5):848–855; discussion 855–856.
- 15 Salvia R, Fernández-del Castillo C, Bassi C et al. Main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: clinical predictors of malignancy and long-term survival following resection. Ann Surg 2004;239(5):678–685.
- 16 Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: an updated experience. Ann Surg 2004;239(6):788–797.
- 17 Hackert T, Fritz S, Klauss M et al. Main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm: high cancer risk in duct diameter of 5 to 9 mm. Ann Surg 2015;262(5):875–880; discussion 880–881.
- 18 Sahora K, Mino-Kenudson M, Brugge W et al. Branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: does cyst size change the tip of the scale? A critical analysis of the revised international consensus guidelines in a large single-institutional series. Ann Surg 2013;258(3):466–475.
- 19 Maguchi H, Tanno S, Mizuno N et al. Natural history of branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: a multicenter study in Japan. Pancreas 2011;40(3):364–370.
- 20 Werner J, Fritz S, Büchler MW. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas—a surgical disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;9(5):253–259.
- 21 Fritz S, Schirren M, Klauss M et al. Clinicopathologic characteristics of patients with resected multifocal intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas. Surgery 2012;152:S74–80.
- 22 Marchegiani G, Mino-Kenudson M, Sahora K et al. IPMN involving the main pancreatic duct: biology, epidemiology, and long-term outcomes following resection. Ann Surg 2015;261(5):976–983.
- 23 Marchegiani G, Mino-Kenudson M, Ferrone CR et al. Patterns of recurrence after resection of IPMN: who, when, and how? Ann Surg 2015;262(6): 1108–1114.
- 24 Lüttges J, Zamboni G, Longnecker D et al. The immunohistochemical mucin expression pattern distinguishes different types of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas and determines their relationship to mucinous noncystic carcinoma and ductal adenocarcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 2001;25:942–948.

- 25 Nakata K, Ohuchida K, Aishima S et al. Invasive carcinoma derived from intestinal-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm is associated with minimal invasion, colloid carcinoma, and less invasive behavior, leading to a better prognosis. Pancreas 2011;40:581–587.
- **26** Sadakari Y, Ohuchida K, Nakata K et al. Invasive carcinoma derived from the nonintestinal type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas has a poorer prognosis than that derived from the intestinal type. Surgery 2010;147:812–827.
- 27 Furukawa T, Hatori T, Fujita I et al. Prognostic relevance of morphological types of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Gut 2011;60:509–516.
- 28 Yopp AC, Katabi N, Janakos M et al. Invasive carcinoma arising in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: a matched control study with conventional pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg 2011;253:968–974.
- 29 Rodriguez JR, Salvia R, Crippa S et al. Branch-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: observation in 145 patients who underwent resection. Gastroenterology 2007;133:72–79; quiz 309–310.
- 30 Poultsides GA, Reddy S, Cameron JL et al. Histopathologic basis for the favorable survival after resection of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasmassociated invasive adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2010;251(3):470–476.
- **31** Del Chiaro M, Verbeke C, Salvia R et al. European experts consensus statement on cystic tumours of the pancreas. Dig Liver Dis 2013;45(9):703–711.
- **32** Vege SS, Ziring B, Jain R et al. American Gastroenterological Association institute guideline on the diagnosis and management of asymptomatic neoplastic pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;148(4):819–822; quiz e12–13.
- 33 He J, Cameron JL, Ahuja N et al. Is it necessary to follow patients after resection of a benign pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm? J Am Coll Surg 2013;216(4):657–665.
- **34** Farrell JJ. Prevalence, diagnosis and management of pancreatic cystic neoplasms: current status and future directions. Gut Liver 2015;9(5):571–589.
- 35 Goh BK, Tan YM, Chung YF et al. A review of mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas defined by ovarian-type stroma: clinicopathological features of 344 patients. World J Surg 2006;30(12): 2236–2245.
- 36 Goh BK, Tan YM, Yap WM et al. Pancreatic serous oligocystic adenomas: clinicopathologic features and a comparison with serous microcystic adenomas and mucinous cystic neoplasms. World J Surg 2006;30(8):1553–1559.

- 37 Sakorafas GH, Smyrniotis V, Reid-Lombardo KM et al. Primary pancreatic cystic neoplasms revisited. Part II: Mucinous cystic neoplasms. Surg Oncol 2011;20(2):e93–101.
- 38 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247:571–579.
- **39** Sarr MG, Carpenter HA, Prabhakar LP et al. Clinical and pathologic correlation of 84 mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: can one reliably differentiate benign from malignant (or premalignant) neoplasms? Ann Surg 2000;231:205–212.
- **40** Ishida K, Sasano H, Moriya T et al. Immunohistochemical analysis of steroidogenic enzymes in ovarian-type stroma of pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasms: comparative study of subepithelial stromal cells in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Pathol Int 2016;66(5):281–287.
- **41** Gil E, Choi SH, Choi DW et al. Mucinous cysticneoplasms of the pancreas with ovarian stroma. ANZ J Surg 2013;83:985–990.
- **42** Zamboni G, Fukushima N, Hruban RH et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. In: WHO Classification of Tumors of the Digestive System, 4th edn. Lyon: IARC, 2010:304–313.
- **43** Asberry DE, Youngberg GA, Al-Abbadi MA. Mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas with neuroendocrine cells and malignant stroma. Saudi Med J 2013;34:80–85.
- 44 Yamao K, Yanagisawa A, Takahashi K et al. Clinicopathological features and prognosis of mucinous cystic neoplasm with ovarian-type stroma: a multiinstitutional study of the Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2011;40(1):67–71.
- **45** Reid MD, Choi H, Balci S et al. Serous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: clinicopathologic and molecular characteristics. Semin Diagn Pathol 2014;31(6):475–483.
- **46** Mohr VH, Vortmeyer AO, Zhuang Z et al. Histopatholoy and molecular genetics of multiple cysts and microcystic (serous) adenomas of the pancreas in von Hippel-Lindau patients. Am J Pathol 2000;157(5):1615–1621.
- 47 Vortmeyer AO, Lubensky IA, Fogt F et al. Allelic deletion and mutation of the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) tumor suppressor gene in pancreatic microcystic adenomas. Am J Pathol 1997;151(4):951–956.
- **48** Wu J, Jiao Y, Dal Molin M et al. Whole-exome sequencing of neoplastic cysts of the pancreas reveals

recurrent mutations in components of ubiquitindependent pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108(52):21188–21193.

- **49** Wu J, Matthaei H, Maitra A et al. Recurrent GNAS mutations define an unexpected pathway for pancreatic cyst development. Sci Trans Med 2011;106(8):1521–1526.
- 50 Tseng JF, Warshaw AL, Sahani DV et al. Serous cystadenoma of the pancreas: tumor growth rates and recommendations for treatment. Ann Surg 2005;242(3):413–419; discussion 419–421.
- 51 Matsumoto T, Hirano S, Yada K et al. Malignant serous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas: report of a case and review of the literature. J Clin Gastroenterol 2005;39:253–256.
- 52 Reddy S, Cameron JL, Scudiere J et al. Surgical management of solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas (Franz or Hamoudi tumors): a large singleinstitutional series. J Am Coll Surg 2009;208(5):950–957.
- **53** Law JK, Ahmed A, Singh VK et al. A systematic review of solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms: are these rare lesions? Pancreas 2014;43(3):331–337.
- **54** Martin RC, Klimstra DS, Brennan MF et al. Solidpseudopapillary tumor of the pancreas: a surgical enigma? Ann Surg Oncol 2002;9(1):35–40.
- 55 Klimstra DS, Wenig BM, Heffess CS. Solidpseudopapillary tumor of the pancreas: a typically cystic carcinoma of low malignant potential. Semin Diagn Pathol 2000;17:66–80.
- **56** Hruban RH, Pitman MB, Klimstra DS. Tumors of the pancreas. Washington, DC: Armed Forces Institute of Pathology, 2007.
- 57 Uchimi K, Fujita N, Noda Y et al. Solid cystic tumor of the pancreas: report of six cases and a review of the Japanese literature. J Gastroenterolog 2002;37: 972–980.
- **58** Kubota Y, Kawakami H, Natsuizaka M et al. CTNNB1 mutational analysis of solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas using endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration and next-generation deep sequencing. J Gastroenterol 2015;50(2):203–210.
- **59** Abraham SC, Klimstra DS, Wilentz RE et al. Solidpseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas are genetically distinct from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas and almost always harbor beta-catenin mutations. Am J Pathol 2002;160(4):1361–1369.
- 60 Hruban RH, Adsay NV. Molecular classification of neoplasms of the pancreas. Hum Pathol 2009;40:612–623.

Surveillance or Surgical Treatment in Asymptomatic Cystic Neoplasms

Klaus Sahora and Carlos Fernández-del Castillo

Department of Surgery, Massachusetts General Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Introduction

Our knowledge regarding cystic lesions of the pancreas has evolved tremendously over the last few decades, and currently we can offer a safe and individual approach to most patients. In cystic neoplasms, such as solid pseudopapillary neoplasms, mucinous cystic neoplasms, cystic neuroendocrine tumors, and main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN), the accepted approach is surgical resection if the patient is a suitable candidate [1,2]. Otherwise, observation of serous cystic neoplasms and branch-duct intraductal mucinous neoplasms has proved to be safe [3]. However, in a majority of patients with small lesions, identification of the cyst subtype is either not feasible or uncertain. Based on observational data, several treatment algorithms have been proposed for these unclassified cystic lesions, facilitating the decision whether to operate or observe [4–6]. Most of these recommendations are based on the presence of the patient's symptoms and morphologic cyst characteristics. Symptomatic patients per se should strongly be considered for surgery, while in the absence of symptoms, observation is recommended in lesions without suspicious morphologic features. Further aspects such as age, comorbidities, quality of life, and assumption of costs by the local healthcare system should also be considered when counseling a patient with an asymptomatic cystic lesion of the pancreas.

Rationale for Surveillance or Surgery in Asymptomatic Cystic Neoplasms

After an early period of radical resection of all pancreatic cystic tumors, growing evidence from larger case series caused a transition towards a more selective and observational approach. The rationale behind the selective surveillance in asymptomatic patients with a pancreatic cyst is: (i) some cystic lesions, such as serous cyst-adenomas of the pancreas, never progress into malignant tumors; (ii) in others that can become malignant, an adenoma-carcinoma transformation takes many years; and (iii) cystic lesions with malignant potential normally exhibit suspicious features that can distinguish them from those that are benign. Overall, it can be assumed that the risk that a cystic lesion is malignant at the time of diagnosis is not exceeding 0.01% and for cystic neoplasm >2 cm the risk is a maximum of 0.21% [7]. Further estimation based on collective data from large case series suggests that the percentage of patients developing an invasive carcinoma is approximately 0.24% per year, with a lifetime risk of <1% if the cyst has no worrisome features at presentation [5]. While this direct relation between cyst size and the risk of malignancy has been investigated and described in numerous studies, the relative meaning of cyst size change over time has been given less attention. Certainly, rapidly growing cystic lesions should be generously resected in young patients or observed in very short intervals by EUS and/ or MRI (3-6 months). Kang and colleagues showed in a cohort of patients with BD-IPMN that malignant cysts grew by a greater percentage (69.8% vs. 19.4%; P = 0.046) and at a greater rate (4.1 mm vs. 1.0 mm/year; P = 0.001) [8]. At our institution we strongly recommend surgery if cyst size changes more than 25% within one year. In the common scenario that a patient presents with multiple cystic lesions (25-41% of all BD-IPMN), overall no greater risk of malignancy has been described and decisions about resection or observation should be made on an individual lesion. If symptoms are present or the cystic lesion exhibits suspicious morphologic changes, resection should be recommended to all surgically fit patients.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

80

Ideally, patients should only be recommended pancreatic surgery if this is to prevent death from pancreatic cancer or if resection is required for relief of symptoms. In patients with a high comorbidity burden (measured by a Charlson comorbidity score of \geq 7), an analysis from our institution demonstrated that the absolute majority of patients with unsuspicious cystic lesions, assumed to be branch-duct (BD)-IPMN, died from causes other than IPMN carcinoma [9]. Therefore, the question could be raised about whether further surveillance should be limited to those patients who would benefit from major pancreatic surgery if the lesion develops features that cause concern.

Treatment Guidelines for Asymptomatic Cystic Neoplasms

Presently, the International Association of Pancreatology (IAP) guidelines for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas [4,6] or the American Gastroenterological Association (AGA) guidelines on the management of asymptomatic neoplastic pancreatic cysts [5] have been adopted by most physicians. There are several differences between these proposed algorithms. Primarily the AGA guidelines have been designed for asymptomatic mucinous cysts in general, while the IAP algorithm focuses on the management of BD-IPMN. Both of them established a list of concerning or worrisome features on which further diagnostic workup, surveillance or surgery is recommended (AGA: main-duct dilation, size $\geq 3 \text{ cm}$, solid component, concerning cytology; IAP: main-duct dilation, size ≥ 3 cm, solid component, concerning cytology, thickened cyst wall, abrupt change of main-duct diameter). The IAP recommends further evaluation by endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) ± fine needle aspiration (FNA) if one of these features is present, while the AGA requires two or more of them. If a definitive mural nodule/solid component, and/or main-duct involvement is confirmed by EUS, surgery should be considered in all fit patients according to the IAP guidelines. These guidelines also recommend surgery if the EUS shows concerning features or the cytology shows high-grade dysplasia or more. The AGA guidelines, by contrast, only recommend surgery if two concerning features are present and the cytologic analysis of the fluid or cyst wall (obtained by EUS) is either malignant or suspicious for high-grade dysplasia. For further surveillance, the AGA proposed an annual interval once after diagnosis, followed by a twoyear interval, and end of surveillance after 5 years. Diversely, the IAP surveillance frequency is based on cyst size: <1 cm, 2–3 years; 1–2 cm, yearly for 2 years, then longer if no change; 2–3 cm, EUS in 3–6 months, then longer interval alternating magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) with EUS as appropriate; ≥ 3 cm, close follow-up with EUS every 3–6 months. At the Massachusetts General Hospital, surveillance of asymptomatic cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is conducted according to the AIP guidelines. The flowchart in Fig. 80.1 shows our recommended approach at the Massachusetts General Hospital. Observing cystic lesions with a solid component carries an eightfold risk of harboring malignancy and for main-duct dilation we assume a similar probability. Therefore, in surgically fit patients we consider resection if a single worrisome feature is suspected by imaging studies and confirmed by EUS.

Quality of Life, Surgery Versus Surveillance

The major objective in treating a patient with an asymptomatic und unsuspicious cystic neoplasm is preventing or detecting the development of an invasive pancreatic carcinoma. Repeating imaging studies, invasive diagnostic procedures and many-times major pancreatic surgery are indispensable requirements to maintain this aim.

Yet, the majority of case series and actual guidelines often neglect issues relating to quality of life, patient preference, or postsurgical functional status. In a unique analysis, Weinberg et al. used decision analysis with Markov modeling to compare competing management strategies in a patient with a pancreatic head cyst [10]. In their study they found that surgery remains the superior strategy for maximizing quality of life in patients who are between 65 and 75 years of age with cysts \geq 3 cm, but concluded that patients >85 years have improved quality of life when managed with surveillance. They assume that poor quality of life experienced postoperatively often outweighs the minimal benefit derived from surgery in this population. Analogous consideration has been reported regarding prostate cancer in the elderly, where "watchful waiting" is often more appropriate than radical prostatectomy [11]. Van der Gaag et al. reported that, after cyst resection, long-term quality of life is equal to healthy references and concludes that the excellent long-term overall outcome justifies proceeding with surgery once an indication for resection has been made [12]. Equally, evaluation of Italian patients with BD-IPMN under observation revealed that their quality of life did not deviate from the normal population. Further psychological questionnaires conducted at basal evaluation and during the follow-up demonstrated that the majority of patients showed no signs of anxiety or depression [13].



Figure 80.1 Recommended approach in patients with cystic neoplasms. IPMN, intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms; npl, neoplasm; EUS, endoscopic ultrasound; CT, computed tomography; MRI, magnetic resonance imaging.

Cost-Effectiveness of Each Approach

In light of continuously increasing healthcare costs and a restrictive compensation policy by insurance companies, an optimal cost-effective management of asymptomatic pancreatic cystic neoplasm has become relevant. Repeated costly MRI imaging studies for patients under surveillance must be weighed against a more aggressive surgical approach and follow-up with any innervation or stop of surveillance in selected patients. Yet, only a few studies have focused on cost-effectiveness in the management of pancreatic cystic neoplasm. Das et al. used a Markov model with a third-party-payer perspective, comparing follow-up without any specific intervention versus an aggressive surgical approach and initial EUS with FNA with cyst fluid analysis for risk stratification and resection of all mucinous cysts [14]. The strategy based on risk stratification of malignant potential by EUS with FNA and cyst fluid analysis was the most cost-effective strategy and yielded the highest quality-adjusted life years. Researchers from our institution reviewed the cost-effectiveness of the IAP consensus guideline implementation in the management of BD-IPMN [15]. Three scenarios based on 60-year-old patients with branch-duct IPMN were analyzed: surveillance using consensus guidelines for surgical resection (surveillance strategy), surgical resection based on symptoms without surveillance (no surveillance strategy), and immediate surgery (surgery strategy). Surveillance according to the IAP guidelines is a costeffective strategy in the management of branch-duct IPMN in the head of pancreas when compared to no surveillance and immediate surgery. However, given the large number of patients who are found to have incidental pancreatic cysts, and the lack of endpoint in surveillance, there is a clear need for additional triage strategies that hopefully will identify groups of patients with higher risk and those with negligible risk, where potentially surveillance could be stopped early on. These potential strategies include analysis of cyst fluid for unique markers and identification of circulating tumor cells, exosomes, or free DNA. For example, mAb Das-1, a monoclonal antibody against a colonic epithelial phenotype investigated at our institution, showed high

References

- 1 Brugge WR et al. Cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. N Engl J Med 2004;351(12):1218–1226.
- **2** Fernández-del Castillo C et al. Incidental pancreatic cysts: clinicopathologic characteristics and comparison with symptomatic patients. Arch Surg-Chicago 2003;138(4):427–423; discussion 433–434.
- **3** Allen PJ et al. A selective approach to the resection of cystic lesions of the pancreas: results from 539 consecutive patients. Ann Surg 2006;244(4):572–582.
- **4** Tanaka M et al, International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):183–197.
- 5 Vege SS, Ziring B, Jain R, Moayyedi P; Clinical Guidelines Committee; American Gastroenterology Association. American Gastroenterological Association institute guideline on the diagnosis and management of asymptomatic neoplastic pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;148(4):819–822; guiz e12–13.
- **6** Tanaka M, Chari S, Adsay V et al., International Association of Pancreatology. International consensus guidelines for management of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms and mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2006;6:17–32.
- 7 Scheiman JM, Hwang JH, Moayyedi P. American Gastroenterological Association technical review on the diagnosis and management of asymptomatic neoplastic pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;148(4):824–48.e22.
- 8 Kang MJ et al. Cyst growth rate predicts malignancy in patients with branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2011;9(1):87–93.

reactivity, both in EUS-FNA cyst fluid samples (sensitivity of 89%, specificity of 100%) and histologic specimens from resected high-grade IPMN (sensitivity of 85%, specificity of 95%) [16].

- 9 Sahora K et al. Effects of comorbidities on outcomes of patients with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015;13(10):1816–1823.
- **10** Weinberg BM et al. Asymptomatic pancreatic cystic neoplasms: maximizing survival and quality of life using markov-based clinical nomograms. Gastroenterology 2010;138(2):531–540.
- 11 Jeldres C et al. Prospective quality-of-life outcomes for low-risk prostate cancer: Active surveillance versus radical prostatectomy. Cancer 2015;121(14):2465–2473.
- 12 van der Gaag NA et al. Quality of life and functional outcome after resection of pancreatic cystic neoplasm. Pancreas 2014;43(5):755–761.
- 13 Pezzilli R, Calculli L. Branch-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas: clinically and patient-reported outcomes. Pancreas 2015;44(2):221–226.
- 14 Das A et al. Asymptomatic pancreatic cystic neoplasm: a cost-effectiveness analysis of different strategies of management. Gastrointest Endosc 2009;70(4):690–699.e6.
- 15 Huang ES, Gazelle GS, Hur C. Consensus guidelines in the management of branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm: a cost-effectiveness analysis. Dig Dis Sci 2010;55(3):852–860.
- 16 Das KK et al. mAb Das-1 is specific for high-risk and malignant intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN). Gut 2014;63(10):1626–1634.

Local and Standard Surgical Treatment of Cystic Neoplasms

81

Duodenum-Preserving Partial or Total Pancreatic Head Resection

Hans G. Beger¹ and Bertram Poch²

¹ c/o University of Ulm, Germany

² Center of Oncologic, Endocrine and Minimal Invasive Surgery, Donau-Klinikum, Neu-Ulm, Germany

Background

Standard surgical treatments for benign cystic neoplasm of the pancreas are presently multiorgan resections; pancreatoduodenectomy (PD) for tumors of the pancreatic head and a left-sided pancreatic resection, either spleen-preserving or with splenectomy, for tumors in the body and tail. Many of the cystic neoplasms are benign and small (tumor size <4 cm) at the time of diagnosis. The question arises, why a surgical treatment with radical resection of the tumor-bearing pancreas, unnecessarily sacrificing duodenum, pancreatic biliary and gastric tissue, is applied for a benign lesion? Although not performed as standard, parenchyma-sparing, local resection procedures for pancreatic tumors have the potential for low procedure-related postoperative morbidity and preservation of exocrine and endocrine pancreatic functions [1,2].

Classical Pancreatoduodenectomy or Local Extirpation for Cystic Neoplasms of the Pancreatic Head?

The standard treatment for a benign cystic neoplasm in the pancreatic head is currently the Kausch-Whipple resection. PD is a multiorgan resection associated with considerable loss of functional pancreatic and extrapancreatic tissue, including the stomach, duodenum, and biliary tree. PD is associated with a considerable rate of severe postoperative complications, including pancreatic fistula, disruption of anastomosis, surgical side abscess, intra-abdominal hemorrhage, and a severe form of delay of gastric emptying, requiring reoperation and/ or reintervention in 5-12% of cases [3,4]. Hospital mortality after PD in high-volume institutions ranges below 3–5%. However, 30-day mortality rates as high as 4–8% have been reported [4-6]. Postoperatively, new diabetes mellitus develops in 12-20% of patients after surgical resection of a benign or premalignant pancreatic lesion [7-11]. In total, 30-40% of the preoperative diabetic patients display postoperatively an escalation of the adjustment of diabetic glucose metabolism [11]. Following PD, the exocrine pancreatic functions are significantly reduced in 30-50% of cases [12]. The duodenectomy of the Kausch-Whipple operation induces long-lasting dysfunctions of secretion of gastrointestinal hormones and gastrointestinal motility disorders [13–16] (Table 81.1).

In contrast to the Kausch-Whipple resection, duodenum-preserving total pancreatic head resections for benign pancreatic head lesions are associated with low postoperative surgery-related morbidity and a very low hospital mortality [18]. A recently published meta-analysis on functional changes before and after DPPHR and PD revealed that exocrine and endocrine pancreatic functions following DPPHR were unchanged, in contrast to PD [8]. Despite the resection of pancreatic head tissue, total duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection maintains endocrine functions as reflected by HbA_{1c} levels, glucose tolerance testing, and the frequency of postoperative new-onset diabetes mellitus [8]. The same is true for exocrine pancreatic functions. DPPHR preserves the exocrine functions, whereas after PD there is often a significant decrease, requiring enzyme

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

	Results			
	Percentage	Number	Period of follow-up (years, months)	Reference
New-onset diabetes mellitus	12.2% 16.4% 18% 16% 17%	4/32 pts* 28/171 pts** 24/135 pts* 28/178 pts* 17/76 pts* 26/76 pts*	2.8 y, median 3–6 m 25 m <3 m 1 y	J Gastrointest Surg 2012 [7] Pancreatology 2015 [8] J Gastrointest Surg 2015 [9] HBP 2016 [10] Br J Surg 2013 [11] Pr J Surg 2013 [11]
Postoperative escalation of diabetes mellitus	47.4% 48% 44.4%	21/44 pts* 19/42 pts*	1 y 25 m, median 2.8 y	J Gastrointest Surg 2015 [9] J Gastrointest Surg 2012 [7]
Exocrine pancreatic insufficiency	44% 43%	42 pts** 94/214 pts*	3–6 m <3 m	Pancreatology 2015 [8] HBP 2016 [10]
Failure of biliary anastomosis	14% cholangitis, jaundice, leak, stricture	49/352 pts*	early, <3 m	HBP 2016 [17]
Reduced level of GI hormones	cholecystokinin motilin secretin	51 pts* 9 pts* 14 pts*	3–6m 6m 6m	J Hep Bil Pancreat Sci 2000 [16] Surgery 1996 [14] Jpn J Gastroenterol Surg 1997 [13]

Table 81.1 Short- and long-term metabolic and functional sequelae after pancreatoduodenectomy.

*Of the 1044 patients who had pancreatoduodenectomy, 44% suffered a benign tumor and 56% a cancerous lesion. **PD for benign tumors only.

supplementation. The probability of developing endocrine and exocrine pancreatic insufficiency 1 year and 5 years after PD was found to be 32% and 85%, respectively [19].

Rationale for Local Pancreatic Head Resection

The rationale for a local resection of a benign tumor in the pancreatic head is based on: (i) preserving the duodenum, distal biliary duct, and gall bladder as well as distal stomach and pylorus; (ii) maintaining the functional integrity of the duodenum regarding coordination of digestive, metabolic, and motility functions of the pancreas, liver, and stomach, respectively; (iii) conserving a maximum of the pancreatic tissue; (iv) protecting the patient against metabolic and nutritional long-term persisting GI-tract disorders of glucose metabolism and disturbances of carbohydrate, fat, and protein digestion.

The goals of limited, parenchyma-sparing pancreatic head resection are: (i) application of a procedure with a low risk for surgery-related severe complications and hospital mortality, which are superior to the standard surgical procedure; (ii) maintenance of the quality of life of patients aged below 50 years when referred for surgical treatment in the case of IPMN, MCN, SCN, and pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors; (iii) prevention of fear of suffering pancreatic cancer.

Duodenum-Preserving Total Pancreatic Head Resection With or Without Segmental Resection of the Peripapillary Duodenum and the Intrapancreatic Common Bile Duct

Tumor size and location, radio-morphologic type, and histopathology of the neoplasm being resected determine whether a total or partial pancreatic head resection should be undertaken (Table 81.2). The surgical technique of DPPHR is almost identical to the standard PD procedure except for dissection of the pancreatic head along the duodenal wall and the conservation of the intrapancreatic common bile duct (CBD), and in some instances resection of a 2 cm segment of the peripapillary duodenum. To preserve the duodenum and the intrapancreatic CBD, a total pancreatic head resection (DPPHR-T) entails complete resection of the pancreatic head, including the uncinate process (Fig. 81.1). Duodenum-preserving total pancreatic head resection with segment resection of the peripapillary duodenum (DPPHR-S) comprises total pancreatic head extirpation and resection of the segment of the peripapillary duodenum and the intrapancreatic CBD, while preserving the pancreatic neck (Fig. 81.2). Three anastomoses are to be performed to ensure postoperative GI integrity. An excluded jejunal loop or the stomach is used for anastomosis of the left pancreas. Partial

Table 81.2 Indic	cation for DPPHR f	or benign cy	stic neoplasms	of the pane	reatic head.

DPPHR total + Segment duodenum + CBD	TM abutment to duodenal wall TM involving CBD TM location dorsal: ischemic lesion of peripapillary duodenum Cystic neoplasm + carcinoma <i>in situ</i> /minimal invasive carcinoma (T1a, N0)
DPPHR total Conservation of duodenum and CBD	TM extending to head + neck of pancreas, CBD not involved TM extending in dorsal and ventral head segments, not involving duodenum + CBD
DPPHR with partial head resection	TM location in <i>processus uncinatus</i> (uncinectomy) TM location in neck of pancreas CBD not involved

CBD, common bile duct; DPPHR-T, total pancreatic head resection; DPPHR-S, subtotal pancreatic head resect; TM, tumor.





Figure 81.1 Duodenum-preserving total pancreatic head resection conserving the duodenum and the CBD.

pancreatic head resection is performed by extirpating the tumor-bearing tissue from the pancreatic head or by resecting of the uncinate process (Fig. 81.3a,b). The application of a duodenum-preserving total pancreatic head resection with preservation of the peripapillary duodenum and the intrapancreatic CBD is associated with a higher frequency of local complications in the area of the peripapillary duodenum and the intrapancreatic CBD [18]. Two additional steps are needed to perform a lymph node (LN) dissection in association with DPPHR. Harvesting the anterior head LN is part of total head extirpation. The access to LN left of the superior mesenteric artery (SMA) and the LN along the hepatic and celiac arteries as well as in the hepatoduodenal ligament are performed in the same way as in the classical PD. Sampling the posterior head LN necessitates an additional step.

Figure 81.2 Duodenum-preserving total pancreatic head resection including resection of peripapillary duodenum and CBD.

Duodenum-preserving total or subtotal pancreatic head resection has been applied in two-thirds of patients with a unifocal cystic neoplasm of the head of the pancreas (Table 81.3). Most total head resections have been performed for an IPMN, followed by SCA; in one third of cases a partial, subtotal head resection was performed, whereas in two-thirds of cases a total, parenchyma-sparing head resection was executed. Approximately 10% of the cystic neoplasms resected by local head resection have been reported to contain high-grade dysplasia or a minimal invasive cancer. The procedure-related morbidity includes: severe complications (Clavien-Dindo >3) 12.7%; POPF B+C 13.6%; reoperation 2.7%; rehospitalization 3.2%; 90-day mortality 0.4%. After a mean follow-up time of 62 months, a recurrence was observed in 2.9% of cases [18].



Figure 81.3 (a) Duodenum-preserving partial pancreatic head resection. (b) Duodenum-preserving partial pancreatic head resection: uncinectomy.

Table 81.3 Findings after local, parenchyma-sparing duodenum-preserving total or partial pancreatic head resection for cystic neoplasms of the pancreatic head.

Total pts	Cystic neoplasms* Total no. of patients	Neoplasm with high-grade dysplasia	Minimal invasive cancer associated with the cystic neoplasm	Others**
503	338/503	23/338	8/338	165/503
100%	67.2%	6.8%	2.4%	32.8%

*IPMN 250 pts, MCN 30 pts, SPN 20 pts, SCA 38 pts.

**PNET, low-risk T1 periampullary cancer, inflammatory/biliopancreatic malfunction.

Conclusion

For surgical treatment of benign and low-risk cystic neoplasms of the pancreatic head, the application of a local, parenchyma-sparing head resection offers major benefits to the patient by maintaining the quality of life. The advantages of the duodenum-preserving total or partial pancreatic head resection compared to PD are a low surgery-related early postoperative morbidity and a very low hospital mortality. Local pancreatic head resections are associated with an almost complete conservation of the endocrine and exocrine pancreatic functions in contrast to the metabolic consequences following PD. The risk of recurrence after local head resection of cystic neoplasms, including high-grade dysplasia and minimal invasive carcinoma, is very low provided frozen section investigation is used to exclude an advanced cancer.

Acknowledgment

This manuscript is supported by grant-in-aid of the German Foundation Battle Against Pancreatic Cancer, Ulm; Grant number 4/2013-16, c/o University of Ulm, Albert-Einstein-Allee 23, 89081 Ulm, Germany.

We thank Ralph Hruban, Baltimore, MD and Andrew Warshaw, Boston, MA for critical review of the manuscript.

References

- 1 Beger HG, Siech M, Poch B, Mayer B, Schoenberg MH. Limited surgery for benign tumors of the pancreas: a systematic review. World J Surg 2015;39:1557–1566.
- **2** Spinelli KS, Fromwiller TE, Daniel RA et al. Cystic pancreatic neoplasms: observe or operate. Ann Surg 2004; 239:651–659.
- Simons JP, Shah Sa, Ng SC et al. National complications rates after pancreatectomy: beyond mere mortality. J Gastroint Surg 2009;13:1798–1805.
- 4 Ghaferi AA, Birkmeyer JD, Dimick JG. Variation in hospital mortality associated with inpatient surgery. N Engl J Med 2009;361:1368–1375.
- **5** Castleberry AW, White RR, De la Fuente SG et al. The impact of vascular resection on early postoperative outcomes after pancreaticoduodenectomy. Am Surg Oncol 2012;19:4068–4077.
- **6** Are C, Afuh C, Ravipati L et al. Preoperative nomogram to predict risk of perioperative mortality following pancreatic resections for malignancy. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13:2152–2162.
- 7 Orfanidis NT, Loren DE, Santos C et al. Extended follow-up and outcomes of patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy for nonmalignant disease. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:80–88.
- **8** Beger HG, Nakao A, Mayer B, Poch B. Duodenumpreserving total and partial pancreatic head resection for benign tumors: systematic review and metaanalysis. Pancreatology 2015;15:167–178.
- **9** Burkhart RA, Berger SM, Tholey RM et al. Incidence and severity of pancreatogenic diabetes after pancreatic resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:217–225.
- 10 Lim PW, Dinh KH, Sullivan M et al. Thirty-day outcomes underestimate endocrine and exocrine insufficiency after pancreatic resection. HPB (Oxford) 2016;18:360–366.

- 11 Park JW, Jang JY, Kim EJ et al. Effects of pancreatectomy on nutritional state, pancreatic function and quality of life. Br J Surg 2013:100;1064–1070.
- 12 Tran KTC, van Lanschot JJB, Bruno MJ, van Eijck CHJ. Functional changes after pancreatoduodenectomy, diagnosis and treatment. Pancreatology 2009;9:729–737.
- 13 Harada N. Digestive functions and secretion of gastrointestinal hormones after duodenum-preserving pancreas head resection. Jpn J Gastroenterol Surg 1994;27:781–788.
- 14 Naritomi G, Tanaka M, Matsunaga H et al. Pancreatic head resection with and without preservation of the duodenum: different postoperative gastric motility. Surgery 1996;120:831–837.
- 15 Ito K, Takada T. Duodenum preservation in pancreatic head resection to maintain pancreatic exocrine function (determined by pancreatic function diagnostant test and cholecystokinin secretion). J Hepatobiliary Pancr Surg 2005;12:123–128.
- 16 Yasuda H, Takada T, Toyota N et al. Limited pancreatectomy: significance of postoperative maintenance of pancreatic exocrine function. J Hepatobiliary Pancr Surg 2000;7: 466–472.
- 17 Malgras B, Duron S, Gaujoux S et al. Early biliary complications following pancreaticoduodenectomy: prevalence and risk factors. HPB (Oxford) 2016;18:367–374.
- 18 Beger HG, Mayer B, Rau BM. Parenchyma-sparing, limited pancreatic head resection for benign tumors and low-risk periampullary cancer: a systematic review. J Gastrointest Surg 2016;20:206–217.
- 19 Falconi M, Mantovani W, Crippa S et al. Pancreatic insufficiency after different resections for benign tumours. Br J Surg 2008;95:85–91.

Pancreatic Middle Segment Resection

Calogero Iacono

Department of Surgery, Unit of Hepato-Pancreato-Biliary Surgery, University of Verona, School of Medicine, Verona, Italy

Introduction

Pancreatic middle segment resection (PMSR; the Dagradi-Serio-Iacono operation) is a parenchymasparing operation allowing the removal of benign and low-grade malignant lesions from the neck and the proximal body of the pancreas (Fig. 82.1) [1]. Compared to pancreaticoduodenectomy (PD) and distal pancreatectomy (DP), PMSR is associated with a lower risk of postoperative diabetes and exocrine insufficiency. This operation also spares the spleen, with lower infective and thromboembolic complications, as well as the upper digestive and biliary tract, which is not possible in PD.

The first PMSR was performed in 1982 by Dagradi and Serio resecting a neuroendocrine tumor (insulinoma) located in the neck of the pancreas and was reported in the *"Enciclopedia Medica Italiana"* [2]. Subsequently, Iacono validated PMSR with endocrine and exocrine functional tests [3]. These findings were reported in several international reports demonstrating that there is almost no postoperative impairment of endocrine and exocrine functions when appropriate indications and technique are respected [2–4].

Furthermore, in the last decades, several authors have reported clinical series on patients who underwent PMSR demonstrating that this operation has become a standardized technique commonly applied in the surgical treatment of pancreatic diseases [2,4–9]. Currently, PMSR is performed worldwide either by traditional open surgery [2,4–9] or by using minimally invasive or robotic approaches [2,4,10–12].

Indications

The prerequisites allowing PMSR include:

- Benign lesions between 2 and 5 cm in size, when a simple enucleation entails risk of injury to the main pancreatic duct;
- 2) Cystic lesions not suitable for enucleation: symptomatic serous cystadenoma (Fig. 82.1), mucinous cystadenoma, solid cystic pseudopapillary tumors, selected cases of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN);
- Small tumors deeply located in the gland and therefore not eligible for simple enucleation (i.e., functioning endocrine tumors);
- Focal chronic pancreatitis with isolated short stenosis of the pancreatic duct;
- 5) Solitary metastases in the pancreatic neck (i.e., from kidney cancer);
- 6) Metastatic pancreatic endocrine tumors in a multimodality program treatment.

Contraindications

Contraindications include:

- 1) A distal pancreas stump of less than 5 cm in length;
- 2) Distal body-tail atrophy;
- Malignant tumors (i.e., pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma);
- Neoplastic involvement from other organs (stomach, transverse colon);

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companying website ways will be compared to the program of the pancrees.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

628 Chapter 82





Figure 82.1 A young patient with a symptomatic serous cystadenoma. Ultrasonograhy (a), computed tomography (b), and magnetic resonance imaging showing a cystic lesion at the neck of the pancreas (c). (d) Intraoperative aspect with evidence of the lesion localized at the pancreatic neck. (e) Final aspect of PMSR, the cephalic stump is sutured and the distal stump is anastomized by duct-to-mucosa pancreaticojejunostomy with a Roux-and-Y jejunal loop.

- 5) Diffuse or focal chronic pancreatitis not involving the central part of the gland;
- 6) When the arterial supply for the body-tail of the pancreas is exclusively from the transverse pancreatic artery (left branch of the dorsal pancreatic artery; type III according to Mellière and Moullé) [1].

Technique

PMSR requires two steps, the first phase to resect the central pancreatic segment (isthmus, and/or proximal body) (Fig. 82.1d), followed by a second phase that includes reconstructive suture of the cephalic stump and performing digestive anastomosis with the distal stump (Fig. 82.1e) [1,3,13,14].

Resection Step

PMSR requires a midline incision. Access to the lesser sac is achieved by division of the omentum from the transverse colon (the preferred procedure of the author) or of the gastrocolic ligament. The pancreatic gland is widely exposed by dividing the adhesions between the posterior surface of the stomach, retracted upward, and the pancreas.

This is followed by the intraoperative diagnostic workup performed with pancreatic ultrasonography to better identify the lesion or with fine needle biopsy for those cases with uncertain diagnosis.

Incision of the posterior peritoneum along the superior and inferior margin of the gland is carried out. The posterior surface of the pancreatic segment including the lesion is carefully dissected from the portomesenteric axis and the splenic vein and artery avoiding vessel injury.

This phase could be simplified by performing first a proximal dissection of the pancreas (mobilizing the pancreatic stump towards the left) and then exposing all the thin pancreatic veins, which can be more easily divided.

The identification of a large dorsal pancreatic artery might suggest that the left pancreatic blood supply is exclusively maintained by the transverse pancreatic artery. This vascular variation is, as previously mentioned, a clear contraindication to PMSR. Occasionally, it is necessary to isolate and mobilize the common hepatic artery to divide those branches originating from it (i.e., the dorsal pancreatic artery) that supply the central pancreas.

The extent of the resection of the central segment is limited on the right by the gastroduodenal artery and on the left so as to leave at least 5 cm of normal pancreatic remnant.

After stay sutures are placed in the superior and inferior pancreatic margins to indicate the proximal and distal limits of division, the pancreatic cephalic end is transected using either a scalpel or a stapler. For the distal side, the resection should be performed with a scalpel in order to avoid damage to the splenic artery or vein.

The resected pancreatic specimen is then sent to the pathologist to verify that the resection margins are adequate and to confirm the diagnosis by frozen sections. In the presence of malignancy, a PD or left splenopancreatectomy with lymphadenectomy should be performed.

Hemostasis of the two raw surfaces is achieved with interrupted 4/0 or 5/0 nonabsorbable stiches, and the integrity of the main pancreatic duct on the distal stump is preserved by the insertion of a small catheter.

In the presence of IPMN, a pancreatoscopy might be performed just after the resection of the main pancreatic duct in both stumps to rule out other ductal lesions.

Reconstructive Step

When not stapled, the duct of Wirsung of the cephalic stump is sutured selectively with figure-of-eight nonabsorbable stitches; a row of interrupted, overlapping stitches of the mattress type is placed through the entire length of the stump and tied.

The distal stump is reconstructed using several techniques commonly applied in PD, which include an end-to-end telescopic or invaginated pancreaticojejunostomy (PJ), end-to-side PJ anastomosis, double PJ for both stumps, side-to-side PJ, duct-to-mucosa, using a Roux-en-Y jejunal loop isolated and brought up through the mesocolon; and pancreaticogastrostomy.

In the author's original report, a telescopic PJ with a double-layer suture was performed, while subsequently, an end-to-end invaginated PJ was carried out with a single layer of interrupted stitches. The posterior and anterior parts of the anastomosis was closed with stitches that were tied one after another. To avoid any damage to the duct of Wirsung, a small catheter was introduced before the stitches were inserted and was removed just prior to the stitches being tied. Currently, the author prefers to perform a duct-to-mucosa with a plastic transanastomotic catheter (Fig. 82.1e).

The operation is concluded with the construction of an end-to-side jejunojejunostomy with a double layer of absorbable stitches, about 50 cm distal to the pancreatic anastomosis. Finally, two soft drains are placed close to the head pancreatic stump and the pancreatic digestive anastomosis and pulled through the right and left flanks.

In a recent systematic review, the distal stump was usually dealt with by a PJ in about two-thirds of cases and by a pancreaticogastrostomy in another third of cases. In the majority of patients, the proximal stump was closed by sutures with or without specific ligation of the main pancreatic duct [4].

Results

Iacono et al. reported that between 1988 and 2010, 94 studies described 963 patients who underwent PMSR; among these a minimally invasive approach (laparoscopic or robot-assisted) was performed on 30 patients. In a sensitivity analysis considering only studies involving more than 10 patients, short-term postoperative morbidity was recorded in 45.3/% of patients, pancreatic fistula was the most frequent complication in about 40% of patients with only a minority of patients (~10%) presenting with a grade C fistula according to the International Study Group on Pancreatic Fistula (ISGPF) classification [4]. Other surgical complications were intraperitoneal abscess and fluid collections (often related to pancreatic fistulae), splenic vein thrombosis with secondary infarction of the spleen, abscess, pancreatitis, delayed gastric emptying, wound infection, and intestinal obstruction. Less than 5% of patients had an early reoperation for abdominal bleeding, pancreatic fistula, intra-abdominal collections, pancreatitis of the distal stump, or intestinal obstruction [4].

The in-hospital mortality rate was less than 1% and causes of death were heart disease, pancreatic fistula associated with portal vein thrombosis, hepatic failure, respiratory failure, and delayed hemorrhage.

Exocrine and endocrine insufficiencies were observed in about 10% and 5% of patients, respectively.

Disease recurrence after PMSR was about 3%, mainly because of IPMN or inappropriate indications; when the correct indications were respected the rate of local recurrence was almost zero [4].

References

- 1 Iacono C, Bortolasi L, Facci E et al. The Dagradi-Serio-Iacono operation central pancreatectomy. J Gastrointest Surg 2007;11(3):364–376.
- 2 Iacono C, Ruzzenente A, Bortolasi L, Guglielmi A. Central pancreatectomy: the Dagradi-Serio-Iacono operation. Evolution of a surgical technique from the pioneers to the robotic approach. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(42):15674–15681. [Review]
- **3** Iacono C, Bortolasi L, Serio G. Is there a place for central pancreatectomy in pancreatic surgery? J Gastrointest Surg 1998;2(6):509–516; discussion 516–517.
- 4 Iacono C, Verlato G, Ruzzenente A et al. Systematic review of central pancreatectomy and meta-analysis

More importantly, in a meta-analysis comparing PMSR to DP, PMSR was associated with longer operating times and hospital stay but less blood loss during the surgical procedure. Nearly half of the patients who underwent PMSR suffered from postoperative morbidity, in contrast to less than one third of those who underwent DP. Overall morbidity was significantly higher after PMSR, as was the incidence of pancreatic fistula. Despite increased morbidity, PMSR was associated with a significant reduction in the risk of reoperation and with similar in-hospital mortality rate. Interestingly, the incidence of long-term complications was lower after PMSR than DP for both endocrine and exocrine failures [4].

Conclusions

PMSR assures that the functional parenchyma is preserved as much as possible, and avoids the infective and thrombotic complications commonly associated with splenectomy. Despite the high risk of pancreatic fistula, PMSR has demonstrated low rates of postoperative reoperation, and endocrine and exocrine insufficiency. Following precise anatomic and pathologic indications, PMSR is a consistent and precise surgical technique for the treatment of benign and low-grade malignant pancreatic disease, especially in young patients.

The open approach is still the standard for CP, but minimally invasive surgery, especially the robotic approach, has an emerging role in experienced centers.

It is the author's opinion that PMSR should be included in the technical skills of a modern pancreatic surgeon, but to achieve safety and good results, adherence to the proper indications and experience in pancreatic surgery are recommended.

of central versus distal pancreatectomy. Br J Surg 2013;100(7):873–885.

- 5 Efron DT, Lillemoe KD, Cameron JL, Yeo CJ. Central pancreatectomy with pancreaticogastrostomy for benign pancreatic pathology. J Gastrointest Surg 2004;8:532–538.
- **6** Muller MW, Friess H, Kleeff J et al. Middle segmental pancreatic resection: an option to treat benign pancreatic body lesions. Ann Surg 2006;244:909–918; discussion 918–920.
- **7** Shikano T, Nakao A, Kodera Y et al. Middle pancreatectomy: safety and long-term results. Surgery 2010;147:21–29.

- 8 LaFemina J, Vagefi PA, Warshaw AL, Fernández-del Castillo C. Transgastric pancreaticogastric anastomosis: an alternative operative approach for middle pancreatectomy. Arch Surg 2010;145(5): 476–481.
- **9** Goudard Y, Gaujoux S, Dokmak S et al. Reappraisal of central pancreatectomy a 12-year single-center experience. JAMA Surg 2014;149:356–363.
- 10 Baca I, Bokan I. [Laparoscopic segmental pancreas resection and pancreatic cystadenoma.] Chirurg 2003;74:961–965. [in German]
- 11 Giulianotti PC, Sbrana F, Bianco FM, Addeo P, Caravaglios G. Robot-assisted laparoscopic middle

pancreatectomy. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2010;20:135–139.

- 12 Machado MA, Surjan RC, Epstein MG, Makdissi FF. Laparoscopic central pancreatectomy: a review of 51 cases. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2013;23(6):486–490.
- **13** Iacono C, Bortolasi L, Serio G. Indications and technique of central pancreatectomy: early and late results. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2005;390(3):266–271.
- 14 Iacono C, Bortolasi L, Serio G. Central pancreatectomy. In: Beger HG, Matsuno S, Cameron JL, eds. Diseases of the Pancreas: Current Surgical Therapy. Berlin: Springer-Verlag, 2008: 425–440.

The Indications For and Limitations of Tumor Enucleation

Rosalie A. Carr¹, C. Max Schmidt^{1,2}, and Henry A. Pitt³

¹ Department of Surgery, Indiana University School of Medicine, Indianapolis, IN, USA

² IU Health Pancreatic Cyst and Cancer Early Detection Center, Indianapolis, IN, USA

³ Temple University Health System; Lewis Katz School of Medicine at Temple University, Philadelphia, PA, USA

Introduction

Cystic neoplasms of the pancreas are increasingly diagnosed due to improvements in modern imaging modalities [1]. Nearly 3% of all patients undergoing abdominal computed tomography (CT) will have an incidentally detected pancreatic cystic lesion. This number varies significantly according to the size of the cyst and the threshold of radiologists to report them. While some of these cysts are benign, most carry some risk of malignancy, and all have the potential to cause symptoms. Diagnosis is often unclear despite multiple strategies including CT, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP), endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP), and fine needle aspiration (FNA) with cytology and cyst fluid biochemical and DNA analysis. A definitive diagnosis may be difficult without surgical resection. Treatment of these lesions must therefore balance the diagnostic and therapeutic benefit against the significant morbidity and potential mortality of surgical resection. If patients require surgical treatment, techniques associated with lower morbidity must be considered. In select cases, cyst enucleation is an effective option with lower morbidity and mortality than pancreatic resection [2-6].

Indications

A major challenge of pancreatic cyst enucleation is appropriate patient selection. Careful characterization of the cyst is necessary to determine if an indication exists for enucleation. Selection can be done with thorough preoperative evaluation. The first step is cross-sectional imaging (CT or MRI-MRCP with thin slices). Additional diagnostic tests may help in diagnosis and oncologic risk stratification, including EUS with FNA for cyst fluid cytology and biochemical/DNA analysis. Fig. 83.1 shows MRCP of a branch-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (BD-IPMN) eligible for cyst enucleation. Radiographic and biologic workup must take place in order to rule out malignancy [6], vascular involvement, and metastases [7], as these are all contraindications to enucleation.

Many lesions amenable to resection also may be amenable to enucleation. Patients who are symptomatic or have signs of malignant/premalignant pancreatic lesions generally should undergo surgical resection. Symptomatic pancreatic cysts should be resected, not only to alleviate symptoms, but also because of the increased risk of malignancy associated with symptomatic lesions [8]. If evidence strongly suggests the lesion is malignant, an oncologic resection should be performed without consideration of enucleation. Findings consistent with malignancy include lymphadenopathy, distant metastases, mural nodules, and solid components [6]. Lesions with uncertain diagnosis or lesions that are premalignant may be appropriate for cyst enucleation. When no oncologic need exists for traditional pancreatic resection, enucleation can avoid unnecessary sacrifice of pancreatic parenchyma minimizing the risk of pancreatic exocrine and endocrine insufficiency [9,10].

Although pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) are the most common lesion removed via cyst enucleation, many other cysts types also are suitable for this method of resection [11]. These cysts include, but are not limited to, mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN), BD-IPMN [12], serous cystic neoplasms (SCN), and

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

83



Figure 83.1 MRCP of a BD-IPMN of the uncinate process eligible for cyst enucleation. The arrow identifies the communicating duct. *Source*: Turrini et al. 2011 [2]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

Pathology	Criteria
Nonfunctional PanNET	<2 cm, N0M0
Functional PanNET	if technically feasible
MCN	if likely benign; <4 cm; no mural nodules
BD-IPMN	rapidly increasing size; high-grade atypia; mural nodules
SCN	only if symptomatic
SPN	if technically feasible and no evidence of malignancy

solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms (SPN) [5,13]. Table 83.1 lists criteria for enucleation based on specific pathology. Cyst enucleation is considered the procedure of choice for most functional PanNET as long as technically feasible [6,14]. The prohibiting factor is often size, defined as greater than 3–4 cm by multiple authors [15,16]. Nonfunctional PanNET may be enucleated if less than 2 cm and are N0M0 radiographically [6,16,17]. If lymph node involvement is suspected, oncologic resection should be performed. Nonfunctional lesions less than 1 cm may be observed under a structured surveillance program. Some authors argue that size is not prognostic as up to one quarter of nonfunctional PanNET less than 2 cm will have lymph node metastases [18]. This risk may be unacceptably high indicating a need for lymph node sampling in all nonfunctional PanNET [19]. Conversely, other authors have shown no prognostic value of nodal status in an analysis of 3,851 patients with PanNET [20].

The Sendai and Fukuoka guidelines address indications for surgical resection of MCN and BD-IPMN [8,21]. MCN should be removed and may be enucleated if they appear benign on imaging, are less than 4 cm, and do not contain mural nodules. The indications for resection of BD-IPMN are more controversial. These lesions are often observed, but may require resection if highrisk features exist such as rapidly increasing size, highgrade atypia, associated main-duct dilation (early main-duct involved IPMN) and mural nodules. Because SCN carries a very low risk of malignancy, they are generally only resected if the diagnosis is in doubt or if symptomatic. However, if allowed to grow, enucleation may no longer be technically possible. Thus, the decision for surgical management should be made on an individual basis.

If surgical resection is indicated, assessment of patient fitness must be undertaken. This assessment includes evaluation of comorbid conditions, nutritional status, and psychosocial health. Patients should be assessed for fitness for both enucleation and formal resection since the operation may convert to resection based on intraoperative findings. Fitness is not only an important factor in determining patient tolerance of the procedure, but also in determining life expectancy. Patients with limited life expectancy may be more likely to die of alternate causes than cyst-related causes. In this case, a surgical procedure would not extend their life and would put them at undue risk of surgical complications.

Contraindications

Table 83.2 lists the major contraindications to pancreatic cyst enucleation. Patients with known or suspected malignancy should not undergo enucleation and instead should have an oncologic resection with negative margins and lymph node dissection [11,22]. This includes lesions with high risk of progression to malignancy such as main-duct IPMN (MD-IPMN). Diagnosis of malignancy is based on symptoms, radiographic images, cytopathology, and DNA profile. Despite these multiple diagnostic tools, a definitive diagnosis of malignancy is often difficult to achieve preoperatively. In those cases, consultation with experts and the patient are necessary to determine the best course of action. The surgeon may elect to begin the operation as a parenchymal-sparing enucleation until he/she encounters evidence of malignancy intraoperatively. Malignant cysts can be difficult to dissect due to adherence to surrounding parenchyma. Whether or not the surgeon suspects malignancy, Table 83.2 Contraindications to pancreatic cyst enucleation.

Contraindications

Suspected malignancy or high-risk lesions (i.e., MD-IPMN) Pancreatic duct involvement/close proximity Location in tail Large size Multifocality Poor patient fitness

intraoperative frozen section pathology confirmation of invasive cancer necessitates conversion to formal pancreatic resection.

The lesion's proximity to the main pancreatic duct is an important technical consideration for enucleation. If the cyst involves the main duct, enucleation cannot be achieved without transection of the duct and, therefore, is contraindicated [17,23]. Additionally, cysts involving the main duct, specifically main-duct IPMN (MD-IPMN), are at a greater risk of conversion to invasive cancer and, thus, require formal resection [8]. Enucleation also may be contraindicated based on the cyst's close proximity to the main duct. Risk of injury and subsequent pancreatic fistula is greatly increased (60%) when the cyst is within 2 mm of the duct [23,24]. Distance of 2–3 mm between the cyst and the main pancreatic duct is safe for cyst enucleation and can be determined with preoperative imaging such as MRCP and EUS [3,25]. During surgery, this safe distance is confirmed with intraoperative ultrasound (IOU). Location of the cyst within the pancreas is also important when considering enucleation. If located in the tail of the pancreas, enucleation does not save much parenchyma compared to distal pancreatectomy and thus, would offer no benefit.

The mean size of enucleated pancreatic cysts is 2.4 cm [11]. This relatively small size is due to the relationship between larger size and higher likelihood of malignancy [26]. Enucleation of larger cysts also may sacrifice too much pancreatic parenchyma for this procedure to be beneficial over formal resection. The size at which enucleation may be safely performed is controversial and differs based on pathology. Four centimeters is arguably the cut-off at which enucleation should be performed due to increased risk of recurrence of lesions greater than 4 cm [3,11,17,23]. Data suggest that this size limit may be increased to 6 cm in SCN and MCN without increasing recurrence, morbidity, or mortality [27]. Multifocality is a relative contraindication due to incremental risk of pancreatic fistula with each enucleation. Similar to size, multifocality of cysts also requires a larger amount of parenchymal resection without benefit over

formal resection. Depth of the cyst is a relative contraindication for enucleation. More extensive dissection is required for deeper lesions making their dissection more tedious and at times, making formal resection the more appropriate choice [4,5,22].

Surgical Technique

Pancreatic cyst enucleation can be performed minimally invasively (laparoscopically/robotically) or open and is based on surgeon preference. Currently, enucleations are being performed minimally invasively in approximately one quarter of cases, and are associated with shorter recovery times and similar morbidity and mortality as open enucleations [11,28,29]. The steps of the procedure remain the same regardless of whether minimally invasive or open techniques are used. After entrance into the abdomen, the liver, hemidiaphragms, and all peritoneal surfaces are surveyed for occult metastatic disease. IOU is used to identify intraparenchymal metastases, thus completing the survey of the liver. The pancreatic cyst is then exposed using the Kocher maneuver for head lesions, and entrance into the lesser sac for body and tail lesions. Ultrasound can aid in both location and careful characterization of the cyst [30]. The distance between the cyst and the main pancreatic duct is calculated to determine safety of performing enucleation. Concerning features such as mural nodules and solid components are identified with IOU. After ultrasound evaluation, enucleation may be aborted due to suspicion for malignancy or duct proximity.

Superficial lesions with extrapancreatic components are the most amenable to cyst enucleation, as significantly less dissection is required to free them from surrounding parenchyma. Ultrasound guidance can assist in locating deeper lesions. Overlying parenchyma is dissected away until the lesion is identified. Frozen section pathology is always performed; and if invasive disease is discovered, lymph nodes must be retrieved and negative margins must be achieved for maximal survival benefit. Parenchyma sparing must be balanced against but never compromise oncologic principals. BD-IPMN have communicating ducts that must be identified and ligated to prevent leaks (Fig. 83.2). After removal of the cyst, the cavity is searched for small vessels and ducts, which are ligated with clips, ties, or tissue coagulation devices. Thermal injury can result from cautery and should be avoided when the main duct is near. Main pancreatic duct integrity can then be evaluated with ultrasound and secretin stimulation. Some surgeons close the pancreatic parenchyma with absorbable suture [31] and many routinely leave surgical drains.



Figure 83.2 Intraoperative photograph of a BD-IPMN. The arrow identifies the communicating duct. *Source:* Turrini et al. 2011 [2]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

Postoperative Management

Postoperative management of patients following cyst enucleation is the same as any pancreatic resection. If surgical drains are placed intraoperatively, drain amylase should be followed. Drain amylase should be measured on postoperative day one (POD #1) [6]. Drain amylase elevated greater than three times the serum level indicates a pancreatic fistula [32]. Growing evidence suggests that in patients with low POD #1 drain amylase levels, drain removal by POD #3 dramatically reduces the incidence of a pancreatic fistula [27,28,30,31].

Management of pancreatic fistulas depends on grade and surgeon preference. No standardized management plan exists due to lack of strong evidence. Treatment of diet ranges from continued normal diet, to nothing by mouth with total parenteral nutrition [6]. Other management options include endoscopic pancreatic sphincterotomy. This method has been practiced in patients with prolonged pancreatic fistula and may lead to improved healing time due to the decreased duct pressure [33].

Parenteral octreotide may be used in the immediate postoperative period to decrease the rate of pancreatic fistula [6,12,34]. A Cochrane review revealed decreased rate of fistulas, but no decrease in mortality, hospital stay, or rate of reoperation [35]. Those prescribing prophylactic octreotide endorse 7 days of use. Authors of the Cochrane review recommend routine use in patients undergoing pancreatic resection because the potential benefit outweighs the low risk and low cost of the medication.

Complications

Pancreatic fistula is the major morbidity following enucleation and occurs in 18-61% of cases (see Table 83.3). However, the majority of the fistulas are Type A without clinical significance. Postoperative pancreatic fistulas can be difficult to treat because of their many associated problems. Intra-abdominal infection and/or hemorrhage, delayed gastric emptying, increased hospital stay, increased readmission, and the need for reintervention have all been associated with pancreatic fistula [4,22]. Specific risk factors for development of pancreatic fistula include soft pancreatic texture with absence of fibrosis, main pancreatic duct (MPD) diameter of less than 3 mm, cyst distance less than 2mm from the duct, and cyst depth of greater than 3mm (see Table 83.4) [3,25,33]. New York Heart Association class II or III and procedure time greater than 180 minutes were also recently found to be independent risk factors for fistula formation following enucleation [4]. Multiple studies have attempted to identify methods for decreasing risk of fistula. In addition to the previously described prophylactic octreotide, a study by Kiely et al. demonstrated a decreased fistula rate (50% to 27%) by adding intraoperative ultrasound and closure of the space after cyst removal [31]. Preoperative nasopancreatic stenting is another approach that allows surgeons to palpate and directly visualize the duct, thereby avoiding MPD injury and fistula formation [4,5,36-38]. If injury to the MPD is suspected, a jejunal Roux-en-Y onlay technique can be used to decrease the risk of pancreatic fistula development. This technique can also be used in management of inadequate branch-duct ligation.

Outcomes

Table 83.3 displays contemporary pancreatic cyst enucleation outcomes from studies conducted since 2007. Six case-control and eight case series reported overall morbidity and mortality of cyst enucleation to be 12-67% and 0–1% (with one 7% outlier), respectively. Although recent, small case-control studies (n = 7-127) show no difference in morbidity and mortality as compared to formal pancreatic resection, a larger analysis by Parikh et al. employing the American College of Surgeons National Quality Improvement Program (ACS NSQIP), reported lower morbidity and mortality of cyst enucleation [39]. Compared to pancreatoduodenectomy and distal pancreatectomy, enucleation had 0.1 and 0.17 times the odds of mortality, respectively. Pancreatic fistula occurs at a similar rate in both enucleation and formal resection. Despite the same number of fistulas, some

 Table 83.3
 Pancreatic cyst enucleation case-control/case series studies from 2007-current. Contemporary case-control and case series studies from the last decade are displayed.

 Outcomes of case-control studies show both the rate of occurrence and an arrow indicating comparison of cyst enucleation to formal resection.

Author	Year	Cyst type	Morbidity	Mortality	Fistula	Endo. insuf.	Exo. insuf.	OR time/ blood loss	Recurrence	5 yr survival
Crippa	2007	38 NET, 5 pseudocyst, 5 SCN, 3 MCN, 3 SPN, 7 other	43%	0%	38%	3%	0%		0%	
Pitt	2009	37 NET	$49\% \leftrightarrow$	$0\% \leftrightarrow$	$38\% \leftrightarrow$			\leftrightarrow	$0\% \leftrightarrow$	$94\% \leftrightarrow$
Ge	2009	8 MCN, 3 SCN	$36\% \leftrightarrow$	$0\% \leftrightarrow$	$18\% \leftrightarrow$	0%	0%	\downarrow	$0\% \leftrightarrow$	
Turrini	2010	7 BD-IPMN	$43\% \leftrightarrow$	$0\% \leftrightarrow$	43% ↑			\downarrow		
Casadei	2010	15 NET	$47\% \leftrightarrow$	$7\% \leftrightarrow$	$33\% \leftrightarrow$				$0\% \leftrightarrow$	$93\% \leftrightarrow$
Cauley	2011	21 NET, 10 MCN/IPMN, 10 SCN, 4 other benign	$56\% \leftrightarrow$	$0\% \leftrightarrow$	$33\% \leftrightarrow$	4%↓	2%↓	\downarrow		$93\% \leftrightarrow$
Brient	2012	35 NET, 6 MCN, 2 SCN, 10 other	37%	0%	27%	0%	0%		2%	
Crippa	2012	106 insulinoma	$47\% \leftrightarrow$	$0\% \leftrightarrow$	$38\% \leftrightarrow$	$1\%\downarrow$	\leftrightarrow	\downarrow	$2\% \leftrightarrow$	$100\% \leftrightarrow$
Zhang	2013	90 NET, 2 MCN	67%	0%	61%	3%	0%		1%	
Heeger	2014	50 NET, 1 MCN	65%	0%	52%	0%			0%	
Sauvanet	2014	44 BD-IPMN	55%	0%	47%					
Zhang	2015	17 NET, 5 MCN, 4 SCN, 11 other	43%	0%	38%	3%	8%		0%	
Song	2015	24 NET, 9 MCN, 7 IPMN, 3 SPN	12%	0%	20%	2%			0%	
Faitot	2015	47 NET, 38 BD-IPMN, 26 MCN, 16 other	63%	1%	57%	8%			7%	93% ↔

Endo. insuf., pancreatic endocrine insufficiency; Exo. insuf., pancreatic exocrine insufficiency.

 Table 83.4
 Risk factors for pancreatic fistula following cyst enucleation.

Pancreatic fistula risk factors		
Soft texture		
Pancreatic duct diameter <3 mm		
Distance of cyst from pancreatic duct <2 mm		
Cyst depth >3 mm		
NYHA class II or III		
OR time >180 min		

studies suggest that fistulas after enucleation are less severe and require less intervention than fistulas following formal resection [17]. Patients undergoing enucleation also utilize less healthcare resources. Although length of hospital stay may be comparable between groups, ICU stay, operative time, and pancreatic insufficiency are decreased in cyst enucleation patients. Additionally, oncologic outcomes for premalignant lesions are no different between enucleation and formal resection. This fact is demonstrated by the similar rates of recurrent tumor and 5-year overall survival between groups [17,40].

Contraindications

Appropriate patient selection is one major challenge in pancreatic cyst enucleation. This procedure is beneficial for a very select group of patients. Indications for enucleation versus close observation or nonparenchymalsparing pancreatic resection are specific and exclusive. Table 83.1 displays the limited criteria for performing enucleation in contrast with Table 83.2, which lists several excluding factors. Poor outcomes are often attributed to improper patient selection. Pancreatic fistula results in patients with risk factors listed in Table 83.4. Unfortunately, it is often difficult to definitively categorize patients as appropriate for cyst enucleation prior to pathologic evaluation of the surgical specimen. If the evaluation reveals malignancy, the patient must then undergo additional surgical treatment.

Cyst Ablation

Pancreatic cyst ablation is an alternate treatment option in which cysts are lavaged with ethanol or a chemotherapy solution. Potential candidates for cyst ablation are high-risk surgical candidates or those who refuse surgery [8]. Ablation may also be used as a bridge to surgery when patients are already receiving EUS with FNA for indeterminate lesions [41]. Patients with coagulopathies should not undergo ablation as passage of the needle into the cyst may cause bleeding. Most endoscopists use the cut-off of international normalized ratio (INR) less than 1.5 and platelets greater than 50,000 [41,42].

The procedure begins with a complete endoscopic ultrasound exam. The cystic lesion is located and characterized. Cysts must be greater than 2 cm in order to safely target. Multiple septations are another barrier to ablation. If the cyst contains multiple septations in which not all compartments communicate, complete drainage will not be possible. Unilocular or oligolocular cysts with two to six compartments are therefore the preferred lesion [41]. The MPD should be carefully evaluated to confirm absence of communication with the cyst. The ablative agent will be lost though the communicating duct if the cyst is connected to the main duct [42]. Some authors advocate preoperative ERCP to determine the cyst's ductal relationship [41]. IOU can also serve as a final opportunity to diagnose overt cancers with peripancreatic invasion. Ablation may then be aborted.

Following a complete IOU examination, a 22-gauge needle is passed transduodenal or transgastric into the cyst. This passage is done under direct ultrasound guidance. The cyst is then aspirated until collapse. If the cyst fluid is thick and mucinous, the clinician may be unable to complete cyst aspiration [41]. Formal resection must be considered if ultrasound characterization or cyst fluid analysis is consistent with invasive cancer. With the cyst collapsed, 99% ethanol is injected into the cyst, which is then lavaged for 3-5 min [42-44]. Following lavage and removal of ethanol, some endoscopists advocate the use of paclitaxel injection into the cysts as an additional ablative agent [41]. The volume of paclitaxel used is equal to that of the cyst fluid aspirated. If the cyst is in communication with the main pancreatic duct as previously described, the ablative solution will not remain in the cyst during this time. Acute pancreatitis is a major complication of pancreatic cyst ablation. The ablative agent may trigger acute pancreatitis by extravasation into the parenchyma or exposure of the ductal system via cyst communication.

Existing literature is heterogeneous with varying rates of cyst resolution, 33–79% [41,42,44,45]. Data suggest a higher rate of resolution with the combined use of ethanol and chemotherapy agents. Oh et al. found 62% complete resolution of pancreatic cysts using this method [41]. Additional studies have shown greater decrease in size and higher rates of cyst resolution with multiple ablation sessions [43]. Resolution is most often based on radiographic evidence as shown in Fig. 83.3 [42]. Resolution may be dependent upon cyst type, with mucinous cysts having much lower rates of resolution [45]. Other predictive features include cyst size, fluid volume,

Chapter 83 638



Figure 83.3 Radiographic evidence of cyst ablation after ethanol lavage. (a) CT scan of the abdomen showing a 13 mm cyst in the body of the pancreas (white arrow). (b) Ultrasound of the same pancreatic cyst. (c) and (d) CT scan and ultrasound of the same patient 3 months after ablation. The cyst measures 8 mm. Source: DeWitt et al. 2009 [42]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

locularity, and presence of mural nodules. Less than 14mL of cyst fluid and less than 3.5cm diameter on ultrasound examination were specifically shown to be predictive of cyst resolution in recent published data [41]. Of those patients who do achieve complete cyst resolution, data are even less clear as to which patients will have recurrence of their cyst. A small prospective study followed patients 13-39 months after ablation and found no recurrence in any patient who had complete radiographic cyst resolution [46]. Additional studies are needed to better quantify cyst recurrence. Although uncommon, multiple complications have been reported including fever, abdominal pain, and acute pancreatitis. Abdominal pain is reported in up to 20% of patients, and acute pancreatitis occurs in 4.5-10% of cases. Intracystic hemorrhage, bowel perforation, and severe acute pancreatitis are even less commonly reported [41,42,45].

Cyst ablation is considered an experimental therapy and should be performed in a very select group of patients. Additional studies are required to further characterize the utility of this procedure and appropriate

surveillance of patients following the procedure. Although multiple studies have shown complete or partial resolution of cyst radiographically, far fewer cysts have been resected post-ablation for pathologic evaluation [42,44,45]. It is therefore unclear as to whether these cysts reach true histopathologic resolution.

Conclusions

Pancreatic cyst enucleation is an alternate surgical option for small, low-risk cystic lesions. Several factors make each pancreatic cyst more or less optimal for enucleation. Main-duct involvement or close proximity increases the rate of postoperative fistula development. Enucleation of large, multifocal, or tail cysts does not yield significant parenchymal preservation and therefore, is not beneficial to perform. Patients considered for enucleation must receive appropriate preoperative evaluation and must be adequately fit. Postoperative pancreatic fistula is the major morbidity of enucleation

but occurs at the same rate as in formal resection with fewer grade B or C fistulas. Enucleation is associated with less utilization of healthcare resources and similar or lower morbidity and mortality without compromis-

References

- 1 Zaheer A, Pokharel SS, Wolfgang C, Fishman EK, Horton KM. Incidentally detected cystic lesions of the pancreas on CT: review of literature and management suggestions. Abdom Imaging 2013;38(2):331–341.
- **2** Turrini O, Schmidt CM, Pitt HA et al. Side-branch intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreatic head/uncinate: resection or enucleation? HPB (Oxford) 2011;13(2):126–131.
- 3 Brient C, Regenet N, Sulpice L et al. Risk factors for postoperative pancreatic fistulization subsequent to enucleation. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16(10):1883–1887.
- 4 Zhang T, Xu J, Wang T, Liao Q, Dai M, Zhao Y. Enucleation of pancreatic lesions: indications, outcomes, and risk factors for clinical pancreatic fistula. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17(12):2099–2104.
- 5 Song KB, Kim SC, Hwang DW et al. Enucleation for benign or low-grade malignant lesions of the pancreas: single-center experience with 65 consecutive patients. Surgery 2015;158(5):1203–1210.
- **6** Faitot F, Gaujoux S, Barbier L et al. Reappraisal of pancreatic enucleations: a single-center experience of 126 procedures. Surgery 2015;158(1):201–210.
- 7 Crippa S, Boninsegna L, Partelli S, Falconi M. Parenchyma-sparing resections for pancreatic neoplasms. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2010;17(6):782–787.
- 8 Tanaka M, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology2012;12(3):183–197.
- **9** Ferrone CR, Correa-Gallego C, Warshaw AL et al. Current trends in pancreatic cystic neoplasms. Arch Surg 2009;144(5):448–454.
- 10 Madura JA, Yum MN, Lehman GA, Sherman S, Schmidt CM. Mucin secreting cystic lesions of the pancreas: treatment by enucleation. Am Surg 2004;70(2):106–112; discussion 113.
- 11 Beger HG, Siech M, Poch B, Mayer B, Schoenberg MH. Limited surgery for benign tumours of the pancreas: a systematic review. World J Surg 2015;39(6):1557–1566.
- 12 Sauvanet A, Gaujoux S, Blanc B et al. Parenchymasparing pancreatectomy for presumed noninvasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2014;260(2):364–371.

ing local recurrence rates or long-term survival. Lastly, cyst ablation is an alternate technique that may be employed in patients unwilling or unable to tolerate enucleation or resection.

- 13 Yu P, Cheng X, Du Y et al. Solid pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas: a 19-year multicenter experience in China. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(8):1433–1440.
- 14 Beger HG, Poch B, Vasilescu C. Benign cystic neoplasm and endocrine tumours of the pancreas—when and how to operate: an overview. Int J Surg 2014;12(6):606–614.
- 15 Mauriello C, Napolitano S, Gambardella C et al. Conservative management and parenchyma-sparing resections of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: literature review. Int J Surg 2015;21(suppl 1):S10–14.
- 16 Kunz PL, Reidy-Lagunes D, Anthony LB et al. Consensus guidelines for the management and treatment of neuroendocrine tumors. Pancreas 2013;42(4):557–577.
- 17 Pitt SC, Pitt HA, Baker MS et al. Small pancreatic and periampullary neuroendocrine tumors: resect or enucleate? J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(9):1692–1698.
- 18 Ferrone CR, Tang LH, Tomlinson J et al. Determining prognosis in patients with pancreatic endocrine neoplasms: can the WHO classification system be simplified? J Clin Oncol 2007;25(35):5609–5615.
- 19 Partelli S, Gaujoux S, Boninsegna L et al. Pattern and clinical predictors of lymph node involvement in nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (NF-PanNETs). JAMA Surg 2013;148(10):932–939.
- 20 Bilimoria KY, Talamonti MS, Tomlinson JS et al. Prognostic score predicting survival after resection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: analysis of 3851 patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(3):490–500.
- 21 Tanaka M, Chari S, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines for management of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms and mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2006;6(1–2):17–32.
- 22 Crippa S, Bassi C, Salvia R, Falconi M, Butturini G, Pederzoli P. Enucleation of pancreatic neoplasms. Br J Surg 2007;94(10):1254–1259.
- 23 Casadei R, Ricci C, Rega D et al. Pancreatic endocrine tumors less than 4 cm in diameter: resect or enucleate? a single-center experience. Pancreas 2010;39(6):825–828.
- 24 Casadei R, Ricci C, Pezzilli R et al. Are there prognostic factors related to recurrence in pancreatic endocrine tumors? Pancreatology 2010;10(1):33–38.

- 25 Heeger K, Falconi M, Partelli S et al. Increased rate of clinically relevant pancreatic fistula after deep enucleation of small pancreatic tumors. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2014;399(3):315–321.
- 26 Lee CJ, Scheiman J, Anderson MA et al. Risk of malignancy in resected cystic tumors of the pancreas < or = 3 cm in size: is it safe to observe asymptomatic patients? A multi-institutional report. J Gastrointest Surg 2008;12(2):234–242.
- 27 Ge C, Luo X, Chen X, Guo K. Enucleation of pancreatic cystadenomas. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14(1):141–147.
- Zhang RC, Zhou YC, Mou YP et al. Laparoscopic versus open enucleation for pancreatic neoplasms: clinical outcomes and pancreatic function analysis. Surg Endosc 2016;30(7):2657–2665.
- **29** Stauffer JA, Asbun HJ. Minimally invasive pancreatic surgery. Semin Oncol 2015;42(1):123–133.
- **30** Weinstein S, Morgan T, Poder L et al. Value of intraoperative sonography in pancreatic surgery. J Ultrasound Med 2015;34(7):1307–1318.
- 31 Kiely JM, Nakeeb A, Komorowski RA, Wilson SD, Pitt HA. Cystic pancreatic neoplasms: enucleate or resect? J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7(7):890–897.
- **32** Bassi C, Dervenis C, Butturini G et al. Postoperative pancreatic fistula: an international study group (ISGPF) definition. Surgery 2005;138(1):8–13.
- **33** Goasguen N, Bourrier A, Ponsot P et al. Endoscopic management of pancreatic fistula after distal pancreatectomy and enucleation. Am J Surg 2009;197(6):715–720.
- 34 Crippa S, Zerbi A, Boninsegna L et al. Surgical management of insulinomas: short- and long-term outcomes after enucleations and pancreatic resections. Arch Surg 2012;147(3):261–266.
- 35 Gurusamy KS, Koti R, Fusai G, Davidson BR.
 Somatostatin analogues for pancreatic surgery.
 Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013;(4):CD008370.
- **36** Misawa T, Imazu H, Fujiwara Y et al. Efficacy of nasopancreatic stenting prior to laparoscopic

enucleation of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor. Asian J Endosc Surg 2013;6(2):140–142.

- 37 Okamoto T, Gocho T, Futagawa Y et al. Usefulness of pancreatic duct stenting prior to surgery as a guide to decide the feasibility of limited pancreatic resection. Dig Surg 2008;25(3):175–178.
- **38** Hirota M, Kanemitsu K, Takamori H et al. Local pancreatic resection with preoperative endoscopic transpapillary stenting. Am J Surg 2007;194(3):308–310; discussion 11–12.
- **39** Parikh P, Shiloach M, Cohen ME et al. Pancreatectomy risk calculator: an ACS-NSQIP resource. HPB (Oxford) 2010;12(7):488–497.
- **40** Cauley CE, Pitt HA, Ziegler KM et al. Pancreatic enucleation: improved outcomes compared to resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16(7):1347–1353.
- **41** Oh HC, Seo DW, Song TJ et al. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided ethanol lavage with paclitaxel injection treats patients with pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2011;140(1):172–179.
- **42** DeWitt J, McGreevy K, Schmidt CM, Brugge WR. EUS-guided ethanol versus saline solution lavage for pancreatic cysts: a randomized, double-blind study. Gastrointest Endosc 2009;70(4):710–723.
- 43 DiMaio CJ, DeWitt JM, Brugge WR. Ablation of pancreatic cystic lesions: the use of multiple endoscopic ultrasound-guided ethanol lavage sessions. Pancreas 2011;40(5):664–668.
- 44 Gan SI, Thompson CC, Lauwers GY, Bounds BC, Brugge WR. Ethanol lavage of pancreatic cystic lesions: initial pilot study. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;61(6):746–752.
- **45** Park JK, Song BJ, Ryu JK et al. Clinical outcomes of endoscopic ultrasonography-guided pancreatic cyst ablation. Pancreas 2016;45(6):889–894.
- 46 DeWitt J, DiMaio CJ, Brugge WR. Long-term follow-up of pancreatic cysts that resolve radiologically after EUS-guided ethanol ablation. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;72(4):862–866.

84

Standard Surgical Management of IPMN, MCN, SPN, and SCN Lesions: Open Approach

Miral Sadaria Grandhi¹, Barish H. Edil², and Richard D. Schulick²

¹ Department of Surgery, Division of Surgical Oncology, Rutgers Cancer Institute of New Jersey/Rutgers Robert Wood Johnson Medical School, New Brunswick, NJ, USA

² Department of Surgery, Division of GI, Tumor, and Endocrine Surgery, University of Colorado Anschutz Medical Campus, Aurora, CO, USA

Introduction

Pancreatic cystic neoplasms (PCN) were previously considered rare. With the increased use and improved sensitivity of cross-sectional imaging, PCN are identified more frequently and often diagnosed incidentally [1]. The prevalence of incidental pancreatic cystic lesions identified by multidetector computed tomography and magnetic resonance imaging ranges from 2.4% to 13.5% in asymptomatic patients and increases with age [2–4]. Despite the improved detection of these pancreatic cysts, radiologists fail to document their presence 69% of the time in the radiology report [4]. This underreporting may explain the discrepancy between the current prevalence of pancreatic cysts and an autopsy study reporting that 24.3% of people harbor pancreatic cysts at time of death [5].

The most common subtypes of PCN are intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN), mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN), serous cystic neoplasm (SCN), and solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm (SPN). These PCN comprise a diverse group of tumors with a wide range of malignant potential, making the management quite challenging. The management of pancreatic cysts is driven by the presumed cyst subtype, which is based primarily on age at presentation, gender, imaging cyst characteristics, and cyst fluid analysis. While together this information is not fully diagnostic, the pancreatic cyst subtype is accurately diagnosed the majority of the time, guiding management of the cystic lesion [6].

The decision between operative resection and surveillance imaging of a PCN involves weighing the risk of surgical resection against the risk of malignant progression (or presence of malignancy). Although pancreatic resection has become safer with a low risk of mortality at high-volume centers, postoperative morbidity continues to remain high at roughly 40% [1,7,8]. While all PCN should be evaluated, surgical resection should only be recommended when appropriate. Most pancreatic cysts are asymptomatic, small (<2 cm), and benign in nature. In these lesions, the risk of surgical resection is generally greater than the risk of malignant progression, making routine surveillance appropriate. In lesions that are symptomatic, have malignant potential, or are concerning for frank malignancy, surgical resection is recommended. In this chapter, we will discuss the standard, open surgical management of each of the PCN subtypes.

Pancreatic Cystic Neoplasm Subtypes, Surgical Indications, and Operative Intervention

PCN can be broken down into four subtypes: IPMN, MCN, SCN, and SPN. PCN are further classified by the type of cystic fluid they produce: mucin-producing versus nonmucinous. While SCN and SPN are nonmucinous cystic lesions, IPMN and MCN are considered mucinous cystic lesions. Approximately 10% of SPN have metastatic potential and both IPMN and MCN can be precursor lesions to invasive pancreatic cancer or harbor an invasive component. With an increase in the proportion of incidentally discovered PCN over time, the number of pancreatic resections for PCN has also increased. IPMN is the most common pancreatic cystic lesion resected (38%) followed by MCN (23%), SCN (16%), and SPN (3%) [1]. More importantly, the proportion of resected malignant neoplasms has decreased over time, likely reflecting earlier diagnosis and surgical resection of these premalignant lesions [1].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm

IPMN is an intraductal mucin-producing neoplasm and precursor lesion to invasive pancreatic cancer, accounting for the majority of PCN resected at roughly 38% [1]. IPMN has a male predominance with a median age of presentation at 67 years old [9]. IPMN is thought to be a precursor lesion to invasive pancreatic cancer, progressing from low-grade dysplasia to high-grade dysplasia to invasive cancer. In addition, IPMN is a "field defect" with the entire pancreatic duct at risk of developing IPMN or pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. IPMN can be categorized as main-duct (MD-IPMN), branch-duct (BD-IPMN), or mixed IPMN, which behaves in a similar way to MD-IPMN. The risk of malignancy is much higher with main pancreatic duct involvement, making the classification between MD-IPMN, BD-IPMN, and mixed IPMN clinically significant. MD-IPMN or mixed IPMN are associated with 62.2% and 57.6% risk of high-grade dysplasia and 43.6% and 45.3% risk of invasive cancer, respectively [6,10]. BD-IPMN is associated with a lower risk of high-grade dysplasia (24.4%) and invasive cancer (16.6%) [6,10].

Based on the Fukuoka International Consensus Guidelines 2012, the presence of "high-risk stigmata," including obstructive jaundice in a patient with a cystic lesion in the head of the pancreas, enhancing solid component on cross-sectional imaging, or main pancreatic duct ≥ 10 mm, warrant surgical resection. The presence of "worrisome features," including cysts ≥ 3 cm, thickened enhanced cystic walls, nonenhanced mural nodules, main pancreatic duct size 5–9 mm, abrupt change in the main pancreatic duct caliber with distal pancreatic atrophy, and lymphadenopathy, warrant further evaluation with endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) [10]. If EUS identifies a definite mural nodule, main duct features suspicious for involvement, or cytology suspicious or positive for malignancy, pancreatectomy should be performed in patients fit for surgery. If no "worrisome features" are present, no further workup is recommended, but surveillance is required [10].

In the setting of surgical resection for IPMN, pancreaticoduodenectomy (PD) is performed the majority of the time (71%) followed by total pancreatectomy (15%), distal pancreatectomy (12%), and central pancreatectomy (2%) [9]. Operative intervention for IPMN can be complex at times. In the setting of MD-IPMN, if invasive pancreatic cancer is identified at the time of resection, a partial pancreatectomy should be performed to resect only the invasive cancer, as it will dictate survival. If no invasive component is identified, pancreatectomy to resect the main duct component should be performed with intraoperative frozen section to achieve margins free of high-grade dysplasia. Additional margins should be taken if the frozen specimen returns as high-grade dysplasia until achieving at least moderate-grade dysplasia. Occasionally, achieving an adequate margin may require performing a total pancreatectomy. In a younger and relatively healthy patient, a total pancreatectomy should be considered if the MD-IPMN seems to involve the entire gland, as the risk of the remnant developing pancreatic cancer may be quite high. In the setting of BD-IPMN, segmental pancreatectomy should be performed to resect the lesion with the highest oncologic risk, especially in the setting of multifocal BD-IPMN [10]. Unfortunately, clinically significant IPMN recurs in at least 20% of patient undergoing surgical resection [11]. Hence, close postoperative surveillance with cross-sectional imaging is imperative, as surgical intervention may be required in the future.

Mucinous Cystic Neoplasm

Accounting for 23% of resected PCN, MCN is a mucinproducing cystic lesion of the pancreas and precursor lesion to invasive pancreatic cancer [1]. MCN occurs almost exclusively in females (95%) with the median age of diagnosis in the mid-40s [12–17]. MCN are precursors to invasive pancreatic cancer with carcinoma *in situ* identified in 3.9–6% of resected lesions and invasive cancer present in 4.4–16% of resected lesions [12–15,18]. Malignant transformation from MCN to mucinous cystic neoplasm with an associated invasive component is concerning with older age, larger lesions (\geq 4 cm), presence of mural nodule, cyst wall irregularity and thickening, and elevated cancer antigen (CA) 19-9 in cyst fluid [10,13,14,18–20]. Malignant transformation is rarely present in MCN <4 cm without mural nodules.

Given the unknown natural history of MCN and the young age of those affected by MCN, surgical resection is currently recommended to prevent progression to invasive pancreatic cancer in patients who are appropriate surgical candidates. The great majority of MCN is located in the pancreatic tail, making distal pancreatectomy with or without splenectomy the most common surgical resection performed for MCN [12,13,15-17]. In patients with small lesions and low risk of malignancy, spleen-preserving distal pancreatectomy is a reasonable option as well [13]. Of note, great care should be taken to prevent rupture of the cyst during surgical resection in order to prevent tumor seeding and spread. The 5-year disease-specific survival for noninvasive MCN is excellent at 100% and lower at 26-76% for those with invasive cancer [12-15,18]. Postoperative surveillance with crosssectional imaging is not necessary for patients with benign MCN [6]. On the other hand, those with mucinous cystic neoplasm with an associated invasive

component will require routine surveillance with crosssectional imaging similar to that of patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma [6].

Serous Cystic Neoplasm

SCN are benign PCN and have an extremely low risk of malignant transformation to serous cystadenocarcinoma, accounting for roughly 16% of resected PCN [1,21-23]. SCN or serous cystadenomas occur predominantly in females (70-75%) and in the seventh decade of life (mean age 61 years old) [22-24]. While they rarely undergo malignant transformation, SCN can be locally aggressive in nature. Tumor diameter and tumor location in the head of the pancreas have been demonstrated to correlate with a locally aggressive behavior of SCN [23,24]. Large SCN (\geq 4 cm) are more likely to be symptomatic and have an accelerated rate of growth at 1.98 cm per year compared to lesions <4 cm with a growth rate of 0.12 cm per year [22]. Furthermore, the growth rate of SCN has been demonstrated to increase after the first 7 years of baseline evaluation (0.1 cm per year during the first 7 years after baseline evaluation to 0.6 cm per year after the first 7 years) [25].

Given the benign nature of SCN, surgical resection should be considered when the cystic lesion causes symptoms or is difficult to differentiate from a mucin-producing cystic lesion [26,27]. While SCN can affect any portion of the pancreas, surgical resection largely depends on the location of the lesion, attempting to preserve as much pancreas and pancreatic function as possible. In several large series, patients with SCN underwent PD with similar frequency as distal pancreatectomy with or without splenectomy [22–24]. Surgical resection is considered curative with no postoperative surveillance required.

Solid-Pseudopapillary Neoplasm

SPN are rare, indolent pancreatic neoplasms with the potential to metastasize, accounting for roughly 3% of resected PCN [1]. SPN occur predominantly in young females (85%) with median age at presentation in the third and fourth decades of life [28–32]. SPN are usually indolent in nature but have the potential for metastatic spread. Approximately 10% of patients with SPN will have locoregional or metastatic spread involving the liver, portal/mesenteric vessels, lymph nodes, or spleen [28,29,31,32]. Tumor size >5 cm, focal discontinuity of tumor capsule on cross-sectional imaging, and Ki-67 positivity have all been noted to be suggestive of metastases [29,33,34].

Surgical resection with negative margins (R0 resection) is recommended for all patients with SPN given the metastatic potential of these tumors. SPN are usually located in the pancreatic tail or body, requiring a distal pancreatectomy and splenectomy [28,29,31,32,35]. Although incomplete gross resection (R2) or incomplete microscopic resection (R1) are associated with a worse outcome, it may still benefit the patient, and long-term prognosis with complete surgical resection of SPN is excellent with 5-year survival at 95% [32]. At times, locally advanced tumors are technically not resectable. However, metastases should not preclude resection as good long-term outcomes can still be achieved with aggressive surgical resection of the primary tumor and metastatic lesions [32].

Pancreatectomy

The surgical approach to each of these PCN subtypes is dependent primarily upon the location of the cystic lesion. Preoperative evaluation, operative considerations for each of the major pancreatic resections, and postoperative management will be discussed in this section.

Preoperative Evaluation

Prior to operative intervention, the patient should be evaluated and assessed regarding the medical risks of undergoing a major abdominal operation. Given that PCN range widely in malignant potential, the benefits of surgery should be weighed heavily against the risks, such as patient medical comorbidities, before proceeding to the operating room. In addition, patients should be assessed and treated for pancreatic insufficiency preoperatively, which occasionally occurs in the setting of PCN and requires pancreatic enzyme replacement. When total pancreatectomy is considered preoperatively, the patient should be evaluated by an endocrinologist prior to surgery, both to establish care and set expectations regarding the management of brittle diabetes. Establishing this relationship preoperatively allows for close diabetes management postoperatively.

Pancreaticoduodenectomy

PD (also known as a Whipple procedure) is performed for PCN involving the head or neck of the pancreas. Given the integral relationship between the head of the pancreas, distal common bile duct, and duodenum, resection of all three en bloc is generally required for a lesion involving the head of the pancreas. A small portion of the distal stomach, the entire duodenum, and the first portion of the ileum just distal to ligament of Treitz (LOT) are resected en bloc with the specimen, referred to as a classic PD. Alternatively, the pylorus can be left intact also leaving behind a small segment of the first portion of the duodenum, referred to as pylorus-preserving PD.

The reconstruction generally involves using a loop of proximal jejunum to create a pancreaticojejunostomy (PJ), hepaticojejunostomy (HJ), and gastrojejunostomy (GJ). The proximal jejunal loop is passed retrocolic through the transverse colon mesentery or the LOT defect to complete the PJ and HJ anastomoses. The PJ can be performed in a variety of ways with numerous methods described, primarily in an effort to decrease the pancreatic fistula rate [36]. This not only indicates the complexity of the anastomosis but also the lack of a gold standard method for reconstruction. The two most common PJ anastomoses are the duct-to-mucosa anastomosis and the invagination technique. A plastic biliary stent may also be placed with one end partially in the duct of the pancreas and the other end partially in the jejunal limb, in essence creating a controlled fistula. The second anastomosis downstream to the PJ is the HJ, performed as a single-layer anastomosis. The third anastomosis is the GJ, which can be performed in an antecolic or retrocolic fashion. At the conclusion of the operation, the surgeon may choose to place drains near the PJ and HJ.

When performing a PD, special anatomic situations should be taken into consideration. Aberrant anatomy, such as a replaced right hepatic artery, should be noted on preoperative cross-sectional imaging if possible to avoid injuring the aberrant anatomy intraoperatively. However, aberrant anatomy is not always evident on preoperative imaging, and the surgeon should always be cognoscente of the potential for aberrant anatomy at the time of surgical intervention. Another special anatomic consideration to be noted on preoperative cross-sectional imaging is the presence of celiac artery stenosis (CAS) [37]. During a pancreaticoduodenectomy, the gastroduodenal artery (GDA) is ligated in order to resect the head of the pancreas. In the setting of CAS, the proper hepatic artery may be receiving retrograde flow from the GDA via collateral vessels supplied by the superior mesenteric artery. Thus, ligating the GDA during a PD can lead to liver failure and potentially death. The treatment of this is based on the etiology of CAS: atherosclerotic disease or median arcuate ligament (MAL) syndrome. If the etiology of CAS is atherosclerotic disease, preoperative stenting of the celiac artery may be attempted. If the etiology is MAL syndrome, releasing the MAL intraoperatively and reassessing proper hepatic arterial flow is appropriate. This should be done routinely by clamping the GDA prior to ligation and assessing hepatic flow with palpation and/or Doppler signals. If in the rare chance celiac artery stenting or MAL release do not restore proper hepatic arterial flow via the common hepatic artery, a proper hepatic artery bypass may be necessary at the time of PD [37].

Distal Pancreatectomy

Distal pancreatectomy is performed for PCN involving the tail, body, or even the neck of the pancreas. Splenectomy should be performed in conjunction with distal pancreatectomy when the lesion has malignant potential in order to assess the lymph nodes, which reside in the splenic hilum. While SPN has metastatic potential requiring splenectomy at the time of distal pancreatectomy, splenic preservation can be considered for patients with small MCN lesions, SCN, and BD-IPMN and low risk of malignancy. Spleen-preserving distal pancreatectomy can be technically more difficult than a distal pancreatectomy and splenectomy given the integral relationship between the pancreas and the splenic vessels.

Surgical considerations during a distal pancreatectomy include the method of pancreatic transection and early splenic artery ligation when a splenectomy is also being performed to decrease blood loss during splenic mobilization. Transection of the pancreas can be done with a scalpel or electrocautery, oversewing the pancreatic remnant. Alternatively, the pancreas can be transected with a stapler with or without an absorbable mesh stapleline reinforcement. Regardless of the method, the surgeon may choose to place a drain near the pancreatic remnant.

Total Pancreatectomy

A total pancreatectomy is rarely performed in any PCN other than IPMN. Given IPMN is a "field defect," occasionally total pancreatectomy is considered in the appropriate patient if the entire gland is involved. While total pancreatectomy can be technically straightforward requiring a PD and distal pancreatectomy/splenectomy with HJ and GJ reconstruction, postoperative brittle diabetes is the major concern in performing a total pancreatectomy. With the entire pancreas removed, the patient no long has autogenous insulin production or, more importantly, autogenous glucagon production. The lack of glucagon puts the patient at risk of life-threatening hypoglycemia. Total pancreatectomy is generally considered for younger patients with extensive IPMN who have a lifetime risk of developing pancreatic cancer and those with IPMN and a strong family history of pancreas cancer. Equally important, total pancreatectomy should only be offered to patients who will be able to reasonably manage their brittle diabetes given the real risk of lifethreatening hypoglycemia.

Central Pancreatectomy

In select patients with a centrally located PCN, central pancreatectomy may be an appropriate surgical option. Central pancreatectomy involves resecting a central portion of the pancreas and reconstructing with either a pancreaticogastrostomy to the posterior stomach or a Roux-en-Y retrocolic PJ to the distal pancreas. The major benefit of central pancreatectomy is preservation of pancreatic endocrine and exocrine function. However, due to two potential sources of pancreatic leak from the proximal pancreatic remnant and the pancreatic-enteric anastomosis, central pancreatectomy has a higher risk of pancreatic fistula ranging 36% to 63% [38-40]. While most of these centrally located PCN can be resected with an extended PD or extended distal pancreatectomy, central pancreatectomy should be considered for young and healthy patients to prevent long-term sequela of pancreatectomy, such as pancreatic insufficiency and diabetes. These patients will also medically tolerate a pancreatic leak or fistula better than an elderly patient or a patient with multiple medical comorbidities.

Alternative Procedures

An alternative to pancreatectomy is enucleation of the PCN. Enucleation involves removing the lesion in a nonanatomic fashion, preserving as much functional pancreas as possible. Enucleation should be considered only for PCN that have a low risk of malignancy, such as SCN and small MCN. The entire cyst wall should be resected, taking care to prevent rupture of the cystic lesion. The main disadvantage of enucleation is the increased risk of pancreatic fistula, based on proximity of the lesion to the pancreatic duct.

An alternative to open surgical resection for PCN is minimally invasive surgery, including laparoscopy and robotic surgery. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy with or without splenectomy has become a standard operation in many institutions. Minimally invasive surgery for PD or total pancreatectomy can be considered for smaller PCN and extensive IPMN with absence of vascular involvement. Minimally invasive surgery for pancreatectomy is currently evolving and increasing in use, but it should be recommended in the appropriately selected patient by a surgeon who is comfortable performing minimally invasive pancreatectomies.

Postoperative Management

Postoperative, patients undergoing pancreatectomy are slowly advanced on their diets until tolerating a regular diet. While the risk of perioperative mortality is low, the risk of postoperative morbidity is roughly 40%. The major risks associated with pancreatectomy include pancreatic fistula, delayed gastric emptying, diabetes, pancreatic insufficiency, anastomotic leak or stricture, and postoperative bleed.

The most common complication after major pancreatectomy is a pancreatic fistula with rates reported around 10-28% [41,42]. While numerous studies have investigated various operative techniques and pharmacologic measures to reduce the pancreatic fistula rate, no single measure has been demonstrated to be superior across institutions [43-45]. Recently, a somatostatin analog pasireotide administered in the perioperative period has been demonstrated to show significant reduction in the risk and severity of postoperative pancreatic leak and fistula after PD and distal pancreatectomy [46]. Furthermore, in an effort to prevent uncontrolled pancreatic leaks, some surgeons will place drains around the PJ or pancreatic remnant at the time of surgery. The drain output is then checked postoperatively for amylase levels as a marker of pancreatic leak. Drain amylase level <600 U/L on postoperative day one has been reported to be indicative of <1% risk of pancreatic fistula, with recommendations for early drain removal in these situations [47]. In those with high-output pancreatic fistulas, intravenous nutrition and limiting oral intake along with somatostatin analog may be considered. After a distal pancreatectomy, an endoscopic stent may be placed into the pancreatic duct to divert flow of pancreatic fluid from the remnant back through the ampulla and into the bowel.

Delayed gastric emptying (DGE) is another common complications following a PD, ranging from 14% to 61% [7,48]. DGE is diagnosed with an oral contrast study demonstrating delay in emptying contrast from the stomach after a PD. While the pathogenesis of DGE remains unclear, several factors have been studied, such as pylorus-preservation versus classic PD, antecolic versus retrocolic GJ, and the presence or absence of a pancreatic fistula [48,49]. However, none of these factors have been demonstrated to consistently contribute to DGE. DGE is often managed with replacement of nasogastric tube, subsequent removal with decrease in daily output, and slow advancement of diet. Rarely, a patient must have a percutaneous endoscopic gastrostomy tube with a jejunal feeding limb placed to provide enteral nutrition until gastric function returns to normal.

A late post-PD bleed can be a life-threatening complication. An early postoperative bleed (within first 5 days of surgery) indicates a surgical bleed requiring operative intervention. A late postoperative bleed, however, (5 days after surgery or more) occurs most commonly as a pseudoaneurysm bleed in the setting of a pancreatic fistula. Delayed post-PD bleed will present as blood in the drains, bleeding through the midline incision, gastrointestinal bleed, and/or hemodynamic instability. A delayed bleed requires interventional radiology to embolize the bleeding vessel and rarely surgical intervention. A delayed post-PD bleed significantly increases mortality to 16% and should be addressed immediately [50].

Conclusion

As a result of the increased use and improved sensitivity of cross-sectional imaging, more people are undergoing pancreatic resection for cystic neoplasms than in the past [1]. Furthermore, the proportion of resected malignant neoplasms has decreased over time, reflecting earlier diagnosis and resection of these premalignant lesions [1]. However, the morbidity of pancreatectomy remains

References

- 1 Valsangkar NP, Morales-Oyarvide V, Thayer SP et al. 851 resected cystic tumors of the pancreas: a 33-year experience at the Massachusetts General Hospital. Surgery 2012;152(3 suppl 1):S4–12.
- 2 de Jong K, Nio CY, Hermans JJ et al. High prevalence of pancreatic cysts detected by screening magnetic resonance imaging examinations. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8(9):806–811.
- 3 Laffan TA, Horton KM, Klein AP et al. Prevalence of unsuspected pancreatic cysts on MDCT. Am J Roentgenol 2008;191(3):802–807.
- 4 Lee KS, Sekhar A, Rofsky NM, Pedrosa I. Prevalence of incidental pancreatic cysts in the adult population on MR imaging. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(9):2079–2084.
- 5 Kimura W, Nagai H, Kuroda A, Muto T, Esaki Y. Analysis of small cystic lesions of the pancreas. Int J Pancreatol 1995;18(3):197–206.
- 6 Lennon AM, Wolfgang C. Cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17(4):645-653.
- **7** Cameron JL, He J. Two thousand consecutive pancreaticoduodenectomies. J Am Coll Surg 2015;220(4):530–536.
- 8 Winter JM, Cameron JL, Campbell KA et al. 1423 pancreaticoduodenectomies for pancreatic cancer: a single-institution experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10(9):1199–1210; discussion 1210–1211.
- **9** Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: an updated experience. Ann Surg 2004;239(6):788–797; discussion 797–799.

high despite pancreatic resections becoming safer at high-volume institutions over time [1,7,8]. In addition to the immediate perioperative period, some endure the long-term sequelae of pancreatic resection, such as diabetes mellitus or pancreatic exocrine insufficiency.

The wide range of malignant potential between the various subtypes of PCN as well as the lack of ability to accurately characterize all lesions continue to make the management of PCN significantly challenging. Continued efforts are being made to improve accuracy in diagnosis, determine the true malignant potential of each subtype of PCN, and understand the natural history of each of these PCN. With improved knowledge regarding each of these areas, surgical resection can be reserved for highly selective patients harboring PCN that are symptomatic or have the greatest risk of developing pancreatic dysplasia or malignancy in the future.

- 10 Tanaka M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):183–197.
- 11 He J, Cameron JL, Ahuja N et al. Is it necessary to follow patients after resection of a benign pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm? J Am Coll Surg 2013;216(4):657–665; discussion 665–667.
- 12 Crippa S, Fernández-Del Castillo C, Salvia R et al. Mucin-producing neoplasms of the pancreas: an analysis of distinguishing clinical and epidemiologic characteristics. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8(2):213–219.
- 13 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(4):571–579.
- 14 Jang KT, Park SM, Basturk O et al. Clinicopathologic characteristics of 29 invasive carcinomas arising in 178 pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasms with ovariantype stroma: implications for management and prognosis. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39(2):179–187.
- 15 Reddy RP, Smyrk TC, Zapiach M et al. Pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasm defined by ovarian stroma: demographics, clinical features, and prevalence of cancer. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;2(11):1026–1031.
- 16 Yamao K, Yanagisawa A, Takahashi K et al. Clinicopathological features and prognosis of mucinous cystic neoplasm with ovarian-type stroma: a multiinstitutional study of the Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2011;40(1):67–71.

- 17 Zamboni G, Scarpa A, Bogina G et al. Mucinous cystic tumors of the pancreas: clinicopathological features, prognosis, and relationship to other mucinous cystic tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 1999;23(4):410–422.
- 18 Park JW, Jang JY, Kang MJ, Kwon W, Chang YR, Kim SW. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas: is surgical resection recommended for all surgically fit patients? Pancreatology 2014;14(2):131–136.
- 19 Le Baleur Y, Couvelard A, Vullierme MP et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: definition of preoperative imaging criteria for high-risk lesions. Pancreatology 2011;11(5):495–499.
- **20** Sarr MG, Carpenter HA, Prabhakar LP et al. Clinical and pathologic correlation of 84 mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: can one reliably differentiate benign from malignant (or premalignant) neoplasms? Ann Surg 2000;231(2):205–212.
- 21 Van Dyke TJ, Johlin FC, Bellizzi AM, Howe JR. Serous cystadenocarcinoma of the pancreas: clinical features and management of a rare tumor. Dig Surg 2016;33(3):240–248.
- 22 Tseng JF, Warshaw AL, Sahani DV, Lauwers GY, Rattner DW, Fernandez-del Castillo C. Serous cystadenoma of the pancreas: tumor growth rates and recommendations for treatment. Ann Surg 2005;242(3):413–419; discussion 419–421.
- 23 Khashab MA, Shin EJ, Amateau S et al. Tumor size and location correlate with behavior of pancreatic serous cystic neoplasms. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106(8):1521–1526.
- 24 Galanis C, Zamani A, Cameron JL et al. Resected serous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: a review of 158 patients with recommendations for treatment. J Gastroenterol Surg 2007;11(7):820–826.
- 25 Malleo G, Bassi C, Rossini R et al. Growth pattern of serous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: observational study with long-term magnetic resonance surveillance and recommendations for treatment. Gut 2012;61(5):746–751.
- **26** Vege SS, Ziring B, Jain R, Moayyedi P. American Gastroenterological Association institute guideline on the diagnosis and management of asymptomatic neoplastic pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;148(4):819–822; quiz e12–13.
- **27** Khalid A, Brugge W. ACG practice guidelines for the diagnosis and management of neoplastic pancreatic cysts. Am J Gastrenterol 2007;102(10):2339–2349.
- 28 Reddy S, Cameron JL, Scudiere J et al. Surgical management of solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas (Franz or Hamoudi tumors): a large singleinstitutional series. J Am Coll Surg 2009;208(5):950– 957; discussion 957–959.

- **29** Yu P, Cheng X, Du Y et al. Solid pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas: a 19-year multicenter experience in China. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(8):1433–1440.
- **30** Abraham SC, Klimstra DS, Wilentz RE et al. Solidpseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas are genetically distinct from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas and almost always harbor beta-catenin mutations. Am J Pathol 2002;160(4):1361–1369.
- **31** Butte JM, Brennan MF, Gonen M et al. Solid pseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas. Clinical features, surgical outcomes, and long-term survival in 45 consecutive patients from a single center. J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15(2):350–357.
- **32** Papavramidis T, Papavramidis S. Solid pseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas: review of 718 patients reported in English literature. J Am Coll Surg 2005;200(6):965–972.
- 33 Huang YS, Chen JL, Chang CC, Liu KL. Solid pseudopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas: imaging differentiation between benignity and malignancy. Hepatogastroenterology 2014;61(131):809–813.
- 34 Kang CM, Kim KS, Choi JS, Kim H, Lee WJ, Kim BR. Solid pseudopapillary tumor of the pancreas suggesting malignant potential. Pancreas 2006;32(3):276–280.
- **35** Raman SP, Kawamoto S, Law JK et al. Institutional experience with solid pseudopapillary neoplasms: focus on computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, conventional ultrasound, endoscopic ultrasound, and predictors of aggressive histology. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2013;37(5):824–833.
- **36** Chen YJ, Lai EC, Lau WY, Chen XP. Enteric reconstruction of pancreatic stump following pancreaticoduodenectomy: a review of the literature. Int J Surg 2014;12(7):706–711.
- Farma JM, Hoffman JP. Nonneoplastic celiac axis occlusion in patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy. Am J Surg 2007;193(3):341–344; discussion 344.
- 38 Efron DT, Lillemoe KD, Cameron JL, Yeo CJ. Central pancreatectomy with pancreaticogastrostomy for benign pancreatic pathology. J Gastrointest Surg 2004;8(5):532–538.
- 39 Hirono S, Tani M, Kawai M et al. A central pancreatectomy for benign or low-grade malignant neoplasms. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(9):1659–1665.
- 40 DiNorcia J, Ahmed L, Lee MK et al. Better preservation of endocrine function after central versus distal pancreatectomy for mid-gland lesions. Surgery 2010;148(6):1247–1254; discussion 1254–1256.
- **41** Vin Y, Sima CS, Getrajdman GI et al. Management and outcomes of postpancreatectomy fistula, leak, and abscess: results of 908 patients resected at a single

institution between 2000 and 2005. J Am Coll Surg 2008;207(4):490–498.

- **42** McMillan MT, Soi S, Asbun HJ et al. Risk-adjusted outcomes of clinically relevant pancreatic fistula following pancreatoduodenectomy: a model for performance evaluation. Ann Surg 2016;264(2):344–352.
- **43** Winter JM, Cameron JL, Campbell KA et al. Does pancreatic duct stenting decrease the rate of pancreatic fistula following pancreaticoduodenectomy? Results of a prospective randomized trial. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10(9):1280–1290; discussion 1290.
- 44 Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Lillemoe KD et al. Does prophylactic octreotide decrease the rates of pancreatic fistula and other complications after pancreaticoduodenectomy? Results of a prospective randomized placebo-controlled trial. Ann Surg 2000;232(3):419–429.
- **45** Suc B, Msika S, Fingerhut A et al. Temporary fibrin glue occlusion of the main pancreatic duct in the prevention of intra-abdominal complications after pancreatic resection: prospective randomized trial. Ann Surg 2003;237(1):57–65.

- 46 Allen PJ, Gonen M, Brennan MF et al. Pasireotide for postoperative pancreatic fistula. N Engl J Med 2014;370(21):2014–2022.
- **47** Ven Fong Z, Correa-Gallego C, Ferrone CR et al. Early drain removal—the middle ground between the drain versus no drain debate in patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy: a prospective validation study. Ann Surg 2015;262(2):378–383.
- **48** Gangavatiker R, Pal S, Javed A, Dash NR, Sahni P, Chattopadhyay TK. Effect of antecolic or retrocolic reconstruction of the gastro/duodenojejunostomy on delayed gastric emptying after pancreaticoduodenectomy: a randomized controlled trial. J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15(5):843–852.
- 49 Javed AA, Aziz K, Bagante F, Wolfgang CL. Pancreatic fistula and delayed gastric emptying after pancreatectomy: where do we stand? Indian J Surg 2015;77(5):409–425.
- **50** Yekebas EF, Wolfram L, Cataldegirmen G et al. Postpancreatectomy hemorrhage: diagnosis and treatment: an analysis in 1669 consecutive pancreatic resections. Ann Surg 2007;246(2):269–280.

648 Chapter 84

Surgical Treatment of Cystic Neoplasms: Laparoscopic Approach

Richard A. Burkhart¹, Christopher L. Wolfgang¹, Markus W. Büchler², and Thilo Hackert²

¹ Department of Surgery, The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA ² Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

Surgical approaches to abdominal disease have undergone a sea change in the past three decades driven by the increased use of laparoscopy and other minimally invasive techniques. While Cushieri first reported laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy (LDP) in 1994, adoption of minimally invasive techniques in pancreatic surgery has been slow [1,2]. Barriers to use include a high degree of operative complexity, the high rate of perioperative morbidity in pancreatic surgery, and concerns about oncologic efficacy.

These barriers have started to break down for pancreatic surgery, in part due to work highlighting superior operative outcomes with preserved cost-effectiveness for LDP performed in a variety of healthcare settings [3–16]. With a broad literature review confirming superiority, consensus is growing that a laparoscopic approach to distal pancreatectomy is preferable, particularly in the setting of benign disease [17]. A recent comprehensive meta-analysis even suggests that splenic preservation (with or without vessel preservation), when safe and of negligible oncologic effect, is perhaps best [18]. The increasing utilization of the laparoscope for left-sided resections has led to the adoption of a laparoscopic approach to other procedures, including enucleation, central pancreatectomy, pancreaticoduodenectomy, and total pancreatectomy [19].

The indications for a laparoscopic operation in cystic disease of the pancreas are identical to those for an open operation. The most commonly cited guidelines for resection are derived from consensus opinion of the 14th meeting of the International Association of Pancreatology [20]. Specifically they include: intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the main pancreatic duct, endoscopically visualized dilated papilla with mucin extrusion, or branch-duct IPMN rapidly increasing in size, with mural nodularity, or with high-grade atypia on tissue sampling. Guidelines also recommend resection for mucinous cystic neoplasms, with a stated preference for a laparoscopic approach in those lesions without mural nodularity and less than 4cm in size. Rarely, other diagnoses may be encountered that are best managed by extirpative therapy, including symptomatic enteric duplication cysts [21] and intrapancreatic accessory spleen with associated epithelial cysts [22,23]. Notably, the presence of a potentially malignant cystic neoplasm should not, in isolation, be viewed as a contraindication to a laparoscopic approach and will be discussed further in this chapter.

Specific Surgical Considerations and Procedures

Key operative landmarks in pancreatic surgery include the superior mesenteric-portal vein (SMV-PV) confluence (representing the standard margin of transection), the gastroduodenal artery (representing the landmark for selecting resection of the uncinate/head with the lesion versus body/tail) and the splenic vessels (with either preservation or controlled ligation as indicated by disease and operative planning). When possible during a partial pancreatectomy, the site of gland transection is the pancreatic neck [24]. When pathology is located close to the SMV-PV confluence, the site of transection may vary from the neck and recent data demonstrates this is associated with an elevated rate of postoperative pancreatic fistula (POPF). This increased risk for POPF is hypothesized to be due to the increase in gland

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas
diameter to either side of the SMV-PV confluence [24]. The specific method chosen for pancreatic transection can vary based on procedure and will be covered in more detail later.

The most commonly performed laparoscopic procedure for cystic lesions is distal pancreatectomy (LDP) [25]. Historically, cystic lesions are overrepresented in retrospective reviews of LPD as compared to open DP, with the proportion of cystic lesions in many LPD series approaching 60% of diagnoses [8,17]. This proportion is higher than those reported in open DP and is most likely biased by concerns about oncologic efficacy [26].

When evaluating patients for distal pancreatectomy, selective splenic preservation can be entertained in the presence of benign etiology [18,27]. In many high-volume centers, LDP for benign indications, such as mucinous cystic neoplasms, serous cystic neoplasms, or branch-duct IPMN, is commonly carried out with preservation of the spleen. When cystic lesions are overtly malignant or carry a higher risk of malignancy (i.e., main-duct or mixed-type IPMN), an en-bloc splenectomy as dictated by standards of lymphadenectomy in pancreatic tail malignancy should be performed [28]. From a technical point of view, there are two commonly employed methods for splenic preservation in the setting of distal pancreatectomy. The first involves careful dissection and preservation of the splenic artery and vein with ligation of the short branches to the distal pancreas. The second involves ligation and resection of the splenic artery and vein along its course near the distal pancreas with careful preservation of the short gastric branches towards the hilum (Warshaw technique) [18,29]. Both techniques for splenic preservation have been demonstrated to be safe, with no clear randomized data for superiority of either. Dissection of the pancreatic body and tail out of its retroperitoneal position can be safely performed using an ultrasonic dissector or vessel-sealing device. A recent meta-analysis comparing ultrasonic to conventional dissection in DP suggests superiority of the ultrasonic approach in terms of postoperative morbidity [30]. The most common method of parenchymal transection during LDP is the application of a stapling device (Fig. 85.1), as sharp transection with suture closure is technically challenging laparoscopically and rates of POPF for staple and suture closure appear similar [31].

Operative morbidity most frequently involves POPF. Reported rates of POPF following LDP range between 20% and 65%, with clinically relevant rates (ISGPS grade B or C) ranging between 10% and 25% [3–16,32]. Efforts to reduce POPF often focus on modifications to stapling techniques, including staple line reinforcement with a bioabsorbable synthetic fabric or glue. Currently, there are no reproducible, high-quality data to recommend any specific modification to a stapled pancreatic



Figure 85.1 Laparoscopic transection of the pancreas. The technologic refinement of laparoscopic stapling devices allows for simple, safe, and effective transection of the neck of the gland during distal pancreatectomy. Following circumferential dissection of the pancreas at the neck, a stapling device is inserted and closed gently across the gland. The contents in the stapler are inspected from both the left and right sides to ensure there are no inadvertent structures grasped prior to transection. Following staple deployment and transection, hemostasis can be achieved by a combination of electrocautery, suture ligature, and application of clips.

transection [33–35]. As rates of POPF remain high, intraoperative drain placement at the resection margin is routine in many centers. Data quantifying blood loss, pain, and speed of postoperative recovery all favor LDP over open DP and suggest that LDP should be the procedure of choice for cystic lesions located in the pancreatic body and tail.

Enucleation of cystic lesions for benign disease, enabling parenchymal preservation, can also be performed laparoscopically. Though the collective experience is not as vast as with LDP, enucleation of cystic lesions in either the pancreatic head or tail is a safe and effective approached in selected pathologies. Importantly, enucleation is associated with significant oncologic limitations that prevent its use in diseases such as IPMN, where diffuse involvement of the ductal system may be associated with small foci of invasive disease. Literature demonstrating the technical feasibility and perioperative safety of enucleation is dominated by case series data and most commonly limited to 5-30 patients [36-38]. Dissection into the pancreas risks two major complications: hemorrhage and postoperative leak. Typically, an electrosurgical or ultrasonic device is used during the gland dissection and care must be taken to ensure adequate hemostasis at the conclusion of the case. Additionally, a gross inspection (at a minimum) of the pathologic specimen after enucleation is required prior to abdominal closure to ensure that it includes the lesion of interest. While a minimally invasive approach to

enucleation may have several potential advantages, it is burdened by a high rate of POPF. Case series data would suggest that these POPF are generally uncomplicated and most frequently not of clinical relevance [36–38]. Operatively placed drains are frequently used after enucleation to mitigate the morbidity that may arise from an uncontrolled pancreatic fistula.

Central pancreatectomy (CP) is another parenchymalsparing procedure that is often considered for nonmalignant cystic lesions located in the pancreatic body. Originally developed in the 1950s, this operation was first described laparoscopically in 2003 [39]. Similar to LDP, the pancreas is divided at the SMV-PV confluence by stapler and the pancreatic body is mobilized towards the tail with preservation of the splenic vessels. After resection of the pathology-bearing segment, pancreaticoenteric anastomosis of the tail is required. Both pancreaticojejunostomy and pancreaticogastrostomy have been reported in the literature, with pancreaticogastrostomy often favored due to apparent ease in a laparoscopic setting [40-42]. Methods for pancreatoenteric anastomosis vary according to surgeon preference, with the two most common techniques being a duct-to-mucosa or an invagination style. Similar to LDP, the most frequent complication of CP is POPF. As CP leaves the patient with two cut surfaces across the gland, rates of POPF are high in reported series (40-60%). Most of these leaks remain clinically minor and can be managed conservatively with prolonged peritoneal drainage [40-42].

One major advantage to parenchymal preservation (both enucleation and CP), compared to LDP, is maintenance of pancreatic exocrine and endocrine function in the perioperative period. This is highlighted by literature documenting a very low risk for postoperative diabetes mellitus in parenchymal preserving operations as compared to distal pancreatectomy [19,43]. Therefore, when location and extent of cystic pathology lend themselves to a parenchymal-sparing procedure it should be seriously considered. In all laparoscopic approaches, intraoperative ultrasound can be an important tool used to confirm the location of pathology and choose a suitable surgical strategy. Additionally, intraoperative frozen section analysis of both the lesion and the surgical margins should be routinely performed to avoid a return to the operating room due to unanticipated disease or margin involvement.

Though the use of laparoscopy and robotics in pancreaticoduodenectomy (PD) is increasing, it has yet to become routine in most centers. Similar barriers to widespread adoption exist for PD today as they did for distal pancreatectomy 20 years ago, including operative complexity, patient safety, and concerns about oncologic efficacy. Despite these barriers, there are several highvolume centers demonstrating that minimally invasive

PD can be achieved safely [44-46]. Typically, four to six ports are required for laparoscopic PD and the approach to the dissection can vary by surgeon preference. Key points in the dissection are identical to those during an open procedure and include mobilization of the duodenum and pancreatic head, confirmation of resectability by assessment of disease spread, isolation and transection of the gastroduodenal artery, development of a retropancreatic tunnel to facilitate safe gland transection, and careful uncinate dissection. Though the key points in dissection are similar, the techniques for exposure and visualization are unique when the head of the pancreas is approached laparoscopically. For liver retraction, for example, both the falciform and the gallbladder can be used as "handles" to manipulate positioning. During laparoscopy, the angle of the operating table can also facilitate bowel "retraction" by allowing it to fall away into the pelvis by gravity alone. Reconstructive techniques in a minimally invasive PD are also similar to those done in an open procedure. For pancreatoenteric reconstruction, for example, both duct-to-mucosa and invagination techniques can be performed. Reports demonstrating similar outcomes for minimally invasive PD and open procedures are now commonplace [44,45,47]. In highly selected patients, outcomes for a laparoscopic approach can even be superior to an open approach [44]. The expansion of minimally invasive PD away from high-volume centers must be approached with caution, however, as data is emerging that suggests mortality may be increased when utilized in low-volume settings [47].

Future Perspectives

The use of laparoscopy in the setting of pancreatectomy is likely to continue to expand along with advancements in technology, technique, and the understanding of tumor biology. As discussed earlier, recent data is challenging two long-standing barriers to rapid adoption of minimally invasive surgery: technical safety and oncologic effectiveness. The technical challenges are being progressively overcome and the list of relative contraindications to laparoscopy is decreasing as published experience grows with large tumors and tumors located in technically challenging positions [42,48]. Historically, the view that a laparoscopic approach may compromise oncologic effectiveness of resections involving biopsy-proven malignancy is also being challenged. For example, a recent retrospective analysis from French healthcare databases suggests that a laparoscopic approach does not compromise long-term oncologic outcomes in left-sided pancreatectomy [49]. Many thought leaders in surgical oncology are now calling for a large, randomized trial focusing on oncologic effectiveness, defined end-points,

and cost-effectiveness of a laparoscopic approach to pancreatic malignancy [17,26].

As experience with laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy has increased, there has been a shift in patient selection to sicker patients with more proximal tumors and yet similar perioperative outcomes can be achieved [50]. Despite these data, as the use of minimally invasive techniques expands it is important to remember that patient safety must remain paramount. For laparoscopic pancreatectomy, this means that accurate patient selection is a critical component to any surgical practice. Supporting this view, a recent series documented that those patients requiring conversion from laparoscopic to open pancreatectomy were found to have increased rates of perioperative morbidity and pancreatic leak than the cohort with an initial approach via laparotomy [5]. There are several identified risk factors for failure of a laparoscopic approach and increased perioperative morbidity (including body mass index and extent of pancreatic resection) that can help guide surgeons in accurate preoperative assessment [5,51]. In one series, the adoption of a robotically assisted minimally invasive approach to distal pancreatectomy reduced the risk of conversion to an open resection while maintaining equivalent safety outcomes [52].

Descriptions of a laparoscopic-robotic hybrid or purely robotic approaches to pancreatectomy are increasing in the literature. Touted for superior 3-dimensional visualization and hinged instrumentation, the robot may provide a technologic platform for safe completion of more technically demanding operations. Though conceptually familiar to surgeons learning laparoscopy, there is a definite learning curve evident with the adoption of robotic technology [53]. In experiences that extend beyond the period of surgeon learning, the outcomes for robotic and laparoscopic approaches appear to be similar [46,52,54]. Thus, in the face of data suggesting equivalency, it is becoming increasingly apparent that future surgical decision making will be driven in part by patient and surgeon preference for operating platform (open, laparoscopic, or robotic).

Finally, there is increasing awareness of healthcare expenditures both in the United States and abroad. The adoption of novel technologies requires an initial investment by healthcare systems to enable practitioners to offer procedures such as laparoscopy and robotics. From a global health perspective, this initial investment remains beyond the reach of many hospitals and systems. Once acquired, however, the utilization of resources (as measured by cost) may in fact be decreased by the adoption of minimally invasive approaches to pancreatectomy. Similar to other studies of MIS in pancreatectomy, the most mature data to support this view comes from analysis of cost data in LDP. Retrospective reviews of data in both the United States and Britain document an overall cost advantage to MIS pancreatectomy as compared to an open technique [55,56]. One distinct limitation in both these studies is the inability to account for the initial investment costs required to procure the instruments needed to successfully perform these advanced procedures.

References

- 1 Cuschieri A. Laparoscopic surgery of the pancreas. J R Coll Surg Edinb 1994;39(3):178–184.
- **2** Cuschieri A, Jakimowicz JJ, van Spreeuwel J. Laparoscopic distal 70% pancreatectomy and splenectomy for chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1996;223(3):280–285.
- 3 de Rooij T, Jilesen AP, Boerma D et al. A nationwide comparison of laparoscopic and open distal pancreatectomy for benign and malignant disease. J Am Coll Surg 2015;220(3):263–270.e1.
- **4** Kwiatkowski AP, Kowalewski PK, Pasnik K. Laparoscopic approach to distal pancreatectomy in pancreatic cystic neoplasms—report of three cases and literature review. Wideochir Inne Tech Maloinwazyjne 2015;10(3):499–503.
- 5 Jayaraman S, Gonen M, Brennan MF et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy: evolution of a technique at a single institution. J Am Coll Surg 2010;211(4):503–509.
- **6** Mehta SS, Doumane G, Mura T, Nocca D, Fabre JM. Laparoscopic versus open distal pancreatectomy: a

single-institution case-control study. Surg Endosc 2012;26(2):402–407.

- 7 Mowbray NG, Al-Sarira A, Al-Sarireh B. Laparoscopic left pancreatectomy in the United Kingdom: analysis of a six-year experience in a single tertiary center. Pancreas 2016;45(8):1204–1207.
- 8 Kooby DA, Gillespie T, Bentrem D et al. Left-sided pancreatectomy: a multicenter comparison of laparoscopic and open approaches. Ann Surg 2008;248(3):438–446.
- **9** Melotti G, Butturini G, Piccoli M et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy: results on a consecutive series of 58 patients. Ann Surg 2007;246(1):77–82.
- 10 Nakamura M, Wakabayashi G, Miyasaka Y et al. Multicenter comparative study of laparoscopic and open distal pancreatectomy using propensity scorematching. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2015;22(10):731–736.
- 11 Ricci C, Casadei R, Lazzarini E et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy in Italy: a systematic review and

meta-analysis. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2014;13(5):458–463.

- 12 Ricci C, Casadei R, Taffurelli G et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy in benign or premalignant pancreatic lesions: is it really more cost-effective than open approach? J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(8):1415–1424.
- 13 Sanchez-Cabus S, Adam JP, Pittau G, Gelli M, Cunha AS. Laparoscopic left pancreatectomy: early results after 115 consecutive patients. Surg Endosc 2016;30:4480–4488.
- 14 Vijan SS, Ahmed KA, Harmsen WS et al. Laparoscopic vs open distal pancreatectomy: a single-institution comparative study. Arch Surg 2010;145(7):616–621.
- 15 Yan JF, Kuang TT, Ji DY et al. Laparoscopic versus open distal pancreatectomy for benign or premalignant pancreatic neoplasms: a two-center comparative study. J Zhejiang Univ Sci B 2015;16(7):573–579.
- 16 Ziegler KM, Nakeeb A, Pitt HA et al. Pancreatic surgery: evolution at a high-volume center. Surgery 2010;148(4):702–709; discussion 709–710.
- 17 Mehrabi A, Hafezi M, Arvin J et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of laparoscopic versus open distal pancreatectomy for benign and malignant lesions of the pancreas: it's time to randomize. Surgery 2015;157(1):45–55.
- 18 Shi N, Liu S, Li Y, You L, Dai M, Zhao Y. Splenic preservation versus splenectomy during distal pancreatectomy: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23(2):365–374.
- 19 Song KB, Kim SC, Hwang DW et al. Enucleation for benign or low-grade malignant lesions of the pancreas: single-center experience with 65 consecutive patients. Surgery 2015;158(5):1203–1210.
- **20** Tanaka M, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):183–197.
- **21** Bailey CE, Fritz MB, Webb L, Merchant NB, Parikh AA. Gastric duplication cyst masquerading as a mucinous pancreatic cyst: case report and literature review. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2014;96(1):88E–90E.
- 22 Iwasaki Y, Tagaya N, Nakagawa A et al. Laparoscopic resection of epidermoid cyst arising from an intrapancreatic accessory spleen: a case report with a review of the literature. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2011;21(5):e275–279.
- **23** Wakasugi M, Tori M, Akamatsu H et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy for multiple epithelial cysts in an intrapancreatic accessory spleen. A case report and review of literature. JOP 2013;14(6):636–641.
- **24** Sell NM, Pucci MJ, Gabale S et al. The influence of transection site on the development of pancreatic fistula in patients undergoing distal pancreatectomy:

A review of 294 consecutive cases. Surgery 2015;157(6):1080–1087.

- **25** Ejaz A, Sachs T, He J et al. A comparison of open and minimally invasive surgery for hepatic and pancreatic resections using the Nationwide Inpatient Sample. Surgery 2014;156(3):538–547.
- **26** Venkat R, Edil BH, Schulick RD, Lidor AO, Makary MA, Wolfgang CL. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy is associated with significantly less overall morbidity compared to the open technique: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2012;255(6):1048–1059.
- 27 Adam J, Jacquin A, Laurent C et al. Laparoscopic spleen-preserving distal pancreatectomy: splenic vessel preservation compared with the Warshaw technique. JAMA Surgery 2013;148(3):246–252.
- 28 Hackert T, Fritz S, Buchler MW. Main- and branchduct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: extent of surgical resection. Viszeralmedizin 2015;31(1):38–42.
- **29** Warshaw AL. Distal pancreatectomy with preservation of the spleen. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2010;17(6):808–812.
- **30** Lei H, Xu D, Shi X, Han K. Ultrasonic dissection versus conventional dissection for pancreatic surgery: a meta-analysis. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2016;2016:6195426.
- **31** Probst P, Huttner FJ, Klaiber U et al. Stapler versus scalpel resection followed by hand-sewn closure of the pancreatic remnant for distal pancreatectomy. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2015;11:CD008688.
- **32** Bassi C, Dervenis C, Butturini G et al. Postoperative pancreatic fistula: an international study group (ISGPF) definition. Surgery 2005;138(1):8–13.
- **33** Hackert T, Buchler MW. Remnant closure after distal pancreatectomy: current state and future perspectives. Surgeon 2012;10(2):95–101.
- 34 Huttner FJ, Mihaljevic AL, Hackert T, Ulrich A, Buchler MW, Diener MK. Effectiveness of Tachosil[®] in the prevention of postoperative pancreatic fistula after distal pancreatectomy: a systematic review and metaanalysis. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2016;401(2):151–159.
- **35** Orci LA, Oldani G, Berney T et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of fibrin sealants for patients undergoing pancreatic resection. HPB (Oxford) 2014;16(1):3–11.
- **36** Karaliotas C, Sgourakis G. Laparoscopic versus open enucleation for solitary insulinoma in the body and tail of the pancreas. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(10):1869.
- Zhang RC, Zhou YC, Mou YP et al. Laparoscopic versus open enucleation for pancreatic neoplasms: clinical outcomes and pancreatic function analysis. Surg Endosc 2016;30(7):2657–2665.
- 38 Shi Y, Peng C, Shen B et al. Pancreatic enucleation using the da Vinci robotic surgical system: a report of 26 cases. Int J Med Robot 2016;12(4):751–757.

- 654 Chapter 85
 - **39** Iacono C, Ruzzenente A, Bortolasi L, Guglielmi A. Central pancreatectomy: the Dagradi Serio Iacono operation. Evolution of a surgical technique from the pioneers to the robotic approach. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(42):15674–15681.
 - **40** Orsenigo E, Baccari P, Bissolotti G, Staudacher C. Laparoscopic central pancreatectomy. Am J Surg 2006;191(4):549–552.
 - **41** Song KB, Kim SC, Park KM et al. Laparoscopic central pancreatectomy for benign or low-grade malignant lesions in the pancreatic neck and proximal body. Surg Endosc 2015;29(4):937–946.
 - **42** Schwarz L, Fleming J, Katz M et al. Total laparoscopic central pancreatectomy with pancreaticogastrostomy for high-risk cystic neoplasm. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23(3):1035.
 - **43** Burkhart RA, Gerber SM, Tholey RM et al. Incidence and severity of pancreatogenic diabetes after pancreatic resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(2):217–225.
 - 44 Asbun HJ, Stauffer JA. Laparoscopic vs open pancreaticoduodenectomy: overall outcomes and severity of complications using the Accordion Severity Grading System. J Am Coll Surg 2012;215(6):810–819.
 - **45** Kendrick ML, Cusati D. Total laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy: feasibility and outcome in an early experience. Arch Surg 2010;145(1):19–23.
 - **46** Zeh HJ, Zureikat AH, Secrest A, Dauoudi M, Bartlett D, Moser AJ. Outcomes after robot-assisted pancreaticoduodenectomy for periampullary lesions. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19(3):864–870.
 - **47** Adam MA, Choudhury K, Dinan MA et al. Minimally invasive versus open pancreaticoduodenectomy for cancer: practice patterns and short-term outcomes among 7061 patients. Ann Surg 2015;262(2):372–377.
 - **48** Ohtsuka T, Takahata S, Takanami H et al. Laparoscopic surgery is applicable for larger mucinous cystic

neoplasms of the pancreas. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014;21(5):343–348.

- **49** Sulpice L, Farges O, Goutte N et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: time for a randomized controlled trial? Results of an all-inclusive national observational study. Ann Surg 2015;262(5):868–874.
- 50 Kneuertz PJ, Patel SH, Chu CK et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy: trends and lessons learned through an 11-year experience. J Am Coll Surg 2012;215(2):167–176.
- **51** Weber SM, Cho CS, Merchant N et al. Laparoscopic left pancreatectomy: complication risk score correlates with morbidity and risk for pancreatic fistula. Ann Surg Oncol 2009;16(10):2825–2833.
- 52 Daouadi M, Zureikat AH, Zenati MS et al. Robotassisted minimally invasive distal pancreatectomy is superior to the laparoscopic technique. Ann Surg 2013;257(1):128–132.
- 53 Shakir M, Boone BA, Polanco PM et al. The learning curve for robotic distal pancreatectomy: an analysis of outcomes of the first 100 consecutive cases at a highvolume pancreatic centre. HPB (Oxford) 2015;17(7):580–586.
- 54 Lee SY, Allen PJ, Sadot E et al. Distal pancreatectomy: a single institution's experience in open, laparoscopic, and robotic approaches. J Am Coll Surg 2015;220(1):18–27.
- 55 Abu Hilal M, Hamdan M, Di Fabio F, Pearce NW, Johnson CD. Laparoscopic versus open distal pancreatectomy: a clinical and cost-effectiveness study. Surg Endosc 2012;26(6):1670–1674.
- 56 Waters JA, Canal DF, Wiebke EA et al. Robotic distal pancreatectomy: cost effective? Surgery 2010;148(4):814–823.

Management of Recurrence of Cystic Neoplasms

Zhi Ven Fong¹, Christopher L. Wolfgang², and Keith D. Lillemoe¹

¹ Department of Surgery, Massachusetts General Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

² Department of Surgery, The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

In an era of improved cross-sectional imaging, pancreatic resection has been increasingly performed for cystic neoplasms, with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN) representing more than half of resected cystic neoplasms [1,2]. The natural history of IPMN varies widely, depending on a host of variables including pattern of duct involvement and epithelial subtypes, amongst others [3]. In 2012, the International Association of Pancreatology (IAP) established an updated consensus guideline addressing the appropriate indications of resection based on predictors of malignancy [4]. The follow-up and surveillance strategy for patients after they have had an IPMN resected, however, remains a matter of debate, with no formal evidence-based gold standard. This is in part due to imprecise use of the terms "recurrence" and "progression" in studies attempting to characterize these patterns to inform surveillance strategies.

The term "recurrence" has historically been used in the context of malignancy and implies the return of disease as a result of descendant cells of the original resected lesion on account of residual microscopic disease, mainly in IPMN with an associated invasive cancer. In regard to the natural history of the occurrence of a new IPMN in the pancreatic remnant following resection of noninvasive IPMN, the term "recurrence" when used in this manner only accounts for a subset of disease. In most cases, patients have multifocal disease and have residual IPMN separate from the index lesion not meeting criteria for resection in their remnant gland, or they develop new metachronous lesions that either remain stable or progress. These "recurrences" should be analyzed as a distinct process, as the former (IPMN with an associated invasive cancer) has an overwhelming risk of systemic and local recurrence akin to conventional pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma [5,6]. With the practice of parenchymal-sparing pancreatectomy for IPMN [7,8], it is ever more important to characterize the progression or development of new lesions in the remnant pancreas to inform postoperative surveillance strategies. In this chapter, we will be focusing on reviewing the current literature that analyzes the natural history of the remnant pancreas after resection of noninvasive IPMN. Mucinous cystic neoplasms are predominantly solitary and complete resection is often curative [9]. Thus, the postoperative surveillance strategies are not applicable and will not be the focus of the chapter.

Fate of the Pancreatic Remnant

IPMN is a disease associated with a "field defect," with rates of synchronous disease reported to be as high as 83% [10], and risk of developing clinically significant metachronous lesions being about 8% [11]. This field defect predisposes the remnant gland to developing significant neoplasia, even after resection of a primary lesion. Kang et al. reported a recurrence rate of 5.4% in the remnant gland after resection of 298 noninvasive IPMN [12]. More importantly, 10 of the 298 recurred as an invasive lesion. In the largest series to date, Marchegiani analyzed close to 300 patients with noninvasive IPMN and similarly reported a 9% risk of recurrence after resection of a noninvasive IPMN, with six representing invasive recurrences [13]. This is in line with the literature, which reports a recurrence rate ranging from 1% to 20%, and an invasive recurrence

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 86.1 Studies reporting recurrence rates after resection of benign IPMN.

1st author, year	n	Median follow-up, months	Recurrence rate, %	Recurrence rate with invasion, %	Time to recurrence, months	5-year survival, %
Chari, 2002 [14]	60	37	8.3	3.3	40	85
Sohn, 2004 [15]	84	-	8.3	5.9	-	77
Wada, 2005 [16]	75	-	1.3	0	-	100
Salvia, 2006 [17]	80	31	1.0	0	-	100
Raut, 2006 [18]	28	34	0	0	-	100
White, 2007 [19]	78	40	7.7	5.1	22	87
Fujii, 2010 [20]	103	-	9.7	7.8	-	-
Miller, 2011 [21]	191	-	20	2	35	83
He, 2013 [22]	130	38	17	4	46	81
Kang, 2014 [12]	298	44	5.4	2.3	47	-
Marchegiani, 2015 [13]	316	58	9	5	48	-

IPMN, intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm.

rate of 2% to 7.8% [14–22]. Despite this, 5-year survival has been reported to be favorable, ranging from 77% to 100%. The median time to recurrence has been described to range from 22 months to 46 months, suggesting that long-term surveillance is necessary as recurrence can occur up to 4 years after resection of a benign IPMN (Table 86.1).

Perhaps the most comprehensive analysis specifically investigating the natural history of the pancreas remnant after resection of a noninvasive IPMN is that from the Johns Hopkins group. In an analysis of 130 patients who underwent resection of noninvasive IPMN, He et al. reported that the 1-, 5-, and 10-year risks of developing a new IPMN are 4%, 25%, and 62%, respectively, with the subsequent chances of requiring surgery being 1.6%, 14%, and 18%, respectively [22]. Even more importantly, the risk of developing invasive cancer at 1-, 5-, and 10-years is 0%, 7%, and 38%, respectively (Fig. 86.1) [22]. At a median follow-up of 60 months, all patients who were found to have invasive carcinoma on completion pancreatectomy remained alive with no evidence of recurrent disease. This study has two very important implications: (i) after resection of noninvasive IPMN, indefinite surveillance is necessary because of these long-term risks; (ii) management of recurrent IPMN in line with the same resection criteria as the primary IPMN set by the IAP is safe. It is important to point out that there is a possibility that the invasive cancer recurrences could represent concurrent ductal adenocarcinoma that was undetected at the time of surgery instead of the metachronous development of a new invasive adenocarcinoma. Regardless, the implication is that patients who had a noninvasive IPMN resected still require long-term surveillance.



Figure 86.1 Cumulative recurrence curve for patients undergoing resection of noninvasive IPMN. IPMN, intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm. *Source:* Adapted from He et al. 2013 [22]. Reproduced with permission of Elsevier.

Predictors of Recurrence

A better understanding of the risk of recurrences can guide resource allocation and maximize the efficiency of postoperative surveillance. The Johns Hopkins series found that patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer were significantly more likely to develop recurrence after resection of a noninvasive IPMN (23% vs. 7%, P < 0.05), and family history was the only independent preoperative predictor of recurrence (OR 4.2, 95% CI

1.3-14.1, P=0.02) [22]. The Massachusetts General Hospital group reported an increased incidence of concurrently occurring ductal adenocarcinoma (11.1% vs. 2.9%, P = 0.02) and extrapancreatic malignancies (35.6%) vs. 20.1%, P = 0.03) in patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer [23]. Taken together, patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer represent a high-risk cohort that should not only be followed more intensely after resection of their index lesion, but also encouraged to pursue general age-appropriate cancer screening. Some have even proposed that younger patients with preexisting diabetes and a family history of pancreatic cancer may benefit from total pancreatectomy given that their cumulative risk would be higher, carefully balancing this strategy against potential debilitating metabolic derangements from an apancreatic state.

The impact of surgical margin at the time of surgical resection on recurrence risk, however, is still debated, with conflicting outcomes reported by different centers. The Johns Hopkins (27% vs. 22%, P = ns) [22] and Seoul National University groups (16.7% vs. 10.2%, P = 0.421) [12] reported no difference in recurrence rates when margin positive patients were compared with margin negative patients. Conversely, the Memorial Sloan Kettering group reported that dysplasia of any degree at the resection margin was a risk factor for recurrent disease at the remnant gland (OR 2.9, P = 0.02), but not for recurrent disease at the resection margin itself [24]. Similarly, the Massachusetts General Hospital group reported a significantly higher rate of recurrence in patients with positive margins (25% vs. 14%, P = 0.008), and they found that margin status was one of the most important predictors of survival on multivariate analysis (HR 2.6, P=0.0046) [25]. The discrepant findings are likely to be a result of the retrospective nature of underpowered studies in trying to analyze a small, specific subcohort of patients. The current IAP guidelines recommend that, when present, a low- and intermediate grade IPMN at the resection margin does not require re-resection, whereas high-grade dysplasia or invasive foci are indications for further pancreatectomy to reduce risk of recurrences [4].

High-grade dysplasia in the primary lesion has also been shown to pose a higher risk of recurrence in the remnant pancreas. He et al. reported that 17% of patients with high-grade dysplasia discovered in their primary resected IPMN developed new or progressive disease in their pancreatic remnant [21]. Similarly, the Indiana group reported that 10% of patients with an IPMN with high-grade dysplasia developed a subsequent de novo invasive IPMN despite negative surgical margins [22]. In an analysis of 140 patients, the Johns Hopkins group reported that patients with high-grade dysplasia in their primary resected IPMN were more than eightfold more likely to subsequently develop an invasive cancer (OR 8.82, 95% CI 2.56–30.43, P = 0.001) [26]. This specific cohort should be categorized as high risk for recurrence and should undergo close surveillance as well.

Low-Risk Lesions Left Behind in Remnant

Approximately 7–20% of patients have synchronous IPMN, one or more of which did not meet criteria for resection at the time of index surgery, and were therefore left behind [7,21,27]. The Indiana group reported a 5-year progression-free survival of 88% for these patients, which was no different from the survival of patients who did not have any residual lesion after resection of a noninvasive IPMN (82%, P > 0.05) [21]. Similarly, in an analysis of 203 patients who underwent resection, Moriya et al. reported that 14 patients had residual lesions after resection, with no incidence of progression at a median follow-up of 40 months [27]. These patients are not at any higher risk for recurrence or progression, justifying current practices of only operating on IPMN that meet criteria for resection. However, surveillance is still necessary given the similar non-negligible risk of progression and will be discussed in the next section.

Postoperative Surveillance Strategy

As opposed to conventional adenocarcinoma, early diagnosis of a recurrent IPMN might lead to early surgical intervention that can improve long-term survival. Currently, no published guidelines exist for the management of patients who had a noninvasive IPMN resected. A better understanding of the patterns and mechanisms of recurrence will aid in the development of useful guidelines for follow-up strategies. As noted earlier, several factors appear to correlate with recurrence-family history, a positive resection margin, and high-grade dysplasia in the primary lesion. In these individuals close observation is necessary since the risk of subsequent high-risk lesions or malignancy is high. Moreover, as previously mentioned, the long time periods to recurrence after resection of a noninvasive IPMN implies a lifelong surveillance strategy for these patients, especially in younger patients and high-risk cohorts, that is, patients with high-grade dysplasia at the surgical margin or in the primary lesion, and those with a family history of pancreatic cancer. We feel that the current IAP guidelines recommending history/physical examination and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP)

surveillance performed at 2- and 5-years following resection, with a gradual lengthening in follow-up interval once there is a pattern of stability may not be sufficient [4]. This is particularly true for patients with risk factors for recurrence. It should be noted that in the He et al. study, the risk of developing a clinically significant lesion is estimated to be over 30% at 10 years. Taken together, these observations argue against reducing the frequency of surveillance once "stability" is determined. In this regard it would appear that the risk of clinically significant lesions increases with time. That said, patients who undergo resection for noninvasive BD-IPMN without the aforementioned risk factors have a very low risk of recurrence, and when they do recur, are rarely invasive [13]. For selected elderly or frail patients with significant comorbidities in whom life expectancy is short or who cannot tolerate a pancreatectomy, followup after resection of BD-IPMN could potentially be avoided altogether.

References

- 1 Valsangkar NP, Morales-Oyarvide V, Thayer SP et al. 851 resected cystic tumors of the pancreas: a 33-year experience at the Massachusetts General Hospital. Surgery 2012;152:S4–12.
- 2 Winter JM, Cameron JL, Lillemoe KD et al. Periampullary and pancreatic incidentaloma: a single institution's experience with an increasingly common diagnosis. Ann Surg 2006;243:673–680; discussion 680–683.
- **3** Fong ZV, Ferrone CR, Lillemoe KD, Fernández-Del Castillo C. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas: current state of the art and ongoing controversies. Ann Surg 2016;263(5):908–917.
- **4** Tanaka M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12:183–197.
- 5 Yopp AC, Katabi N, Janakos M et al. Invasive carcinoma arising in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: a matched control study with conventional pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg 2011;253:968–974.
- **6** Fong ZV, Fernández-Del Castillo C. Intraductal papillary mucinous adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: clinical outcomes, prognostic factors, and the role of adjuvant therapy. Viszeralmedizin 2015;31:43–46.
- **7** Tamura K, Ohtsuka T, Ideno N et al. Treatment strategy for main duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas based on the assessment of recurrence in the remnant pancreas after resection: a retrospective review. Ann Surg 2014;259(2):360–368.

Conclusions

The recurrence rate after resection of noninvasive IPMN ranges from 1% to 20%, with a little less than half of the recurrences being invasive diseases. The cumulative 10-year risk of developing indications for resection or invasive cancer after resection of a noninvasive IPMN are 18% and 38%, respectively. Because early detection of recurrence or IPMN progression has a positive impact on long-term survival, patients undergoing resection for noninvasive IPMN should be closely surveyed postoperatively. Family history, grade of disease, and resection margins are the only predictors of recurrences after resection, and total pancreatectomy may be contemplated in a highly selected cohort of young patients with preexisting diabetes. Clinical judgment should dictate the need for further surveillance in older patients who have undergone resection for low-grade, noninvasive **BD-IPMN**.

- **8** Sauvanet A, Gaujoux S, Blanc B et al. Parenchymasparing pancreatectomy for presumed noninvasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2014;260:364–371.
- 9 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247:571–579.
- **10** Bendix Holme J, Jacobsen NO, Rokkjaer M et al. Total pancreatectomy in six patients with intraductal papillary mucinous tumour of the pancreas: the treatment of choice. HPB (Oxford) 2001;3:257–262.
- 11 Matthaei H, Norris AL, Tsiatis AC et al. Clinicopathological characteristics and molecular analyses of multifocal intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2012;255: 326–333.
- 12 Kang MJ, Jang JY, Lee KB et al. Long-term prospective cohort study of patients undergoing pancreatectomy for intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas: implications for postoperative surveillance. Ann Surg 2013;260(2):356–363.
- **13** Marchegiani G, Mino-Kenudson M, Ferrone CR et al. Patterns of recurrence after resection of IPMN: who, when, and how? Ann Surg 2015;262(6):1108–1114.
- 14 Chari ST, Yadav D, Smyrk TC et al. Study of recurrence after surgical resection of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas. Gastroenterology 2002;123:1500–1507.

- **15** Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: an updated experience. Ann Surg 2004;239:788–797; discussion 797–799.
- 16 Wada K, Kozarek RA, Traverso LW. Outcomes following resection of invasive and noninvasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Am J Surg 2005;189:632–636; discussion 637.
- 17 Salvia R, Partelli S, Crippa S et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas with multifocal involvement of branch ducts. Am J Surg 2009;198:709–714.
- **18** Raut CP, Cleary KR, Staerkel GA et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: effect of invasion and pancreatic margin status on recurrence and survival. Ann Surg Oncol 2006;13:582–594.
- 19 White R, D'Angelica M, Katabi N et al. Fate of the remnant pancreas after resection of noninvasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm. J Am Coll Surg 2007;204:987–993; discussion 993–995.
- **20** Fujii T, Kato K, Kodera Y et al. Prognostic impact of pancreatic margin status in the intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Surgery 2010;148:285–290.
- **21** Miller JR, Meyer JE, Waters JA et al. Outcome of the pancreatic remnant following segmental pancreatectomy for non-invasive intraductal

papillary mucinous neoplasm. HPB (Oxford) 2011;13:759–766.

- 22 He J, Cameron JL, Ahuja N et al. Is it necessary to follow patients after resection of a benign pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm? J Am Coll Surg 2013;216:657–665; discussion 665–667.
- 23 Nehra D, Oyarvide VM, Mino-Kenudson M et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: does a family history of pancreatic cancer matter? Pancreatology 2012;12:358–363.
- 24 Frankel TL, LaFemina J, Bamboat ZM et al. Dysplasia at the surgical margin is associated with recurrence after resection of non-invasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. HPB (Oxford) 2013;15:814–821.
- **25** Marchegiani G, Mino-Kenudson M, Sahora K et al. IPMN involving the main pancreatic duct: biology, epidemiology, and long-term outcomes following resection. Ann Surg 2015;261:976–983.
- 26 Rezaee NB, Barbon C, Zaki A et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) with high grade dysplasia is a risk factor for the subsequent development of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. HPB (Oxford) 2016;18(3):236–246.
- 27 Moriya T, Traverso W. Fate of the pancreatic remnant after resection for an intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm: a longitudinal level II cohort study. Arch Surg 2012;147:528–534.

Long-Term Outcome of Management of Cystic Neoplasms

87

Long-Term Outcome After Observation and Surgical Treatment: What is the Evidence?

Giovanni Marchegiani, Giuseppe Malleo, and Claudio Bassi

Pancreas Institute, G.B. Rossi Hospital, University of Verona Hospital Trust, Verona, Italy

Introduction

Many aspects related to the natural history and outcome of pancreatic cystic neoplasms are poorly understood, because the vast majority of the data are retrospective and uncontrolled, and long-term follow-up is limited. Selective resection of cystic neoplasms seems to be appropriate, balancing the risk of malignancy with those of operation, and-over the years-initial management evolved towards fewer patients undergoing operative resection and fewer benign lesions being resected [1,2]. Patients managed nonoperatively are enrolled in radiologic surveillance protocols, with the aim of finding signs of possible malignant degeneration. Surveillance protocols require periodic cross-sectional imaging and/or endoscopic ultrasound, at a high economic cost for the community. Furthermore, there is no ideal test to diagnose transformed pancreatic cystic neoplasms, and there is not general agreement on the optimum method and timeframe to follow up for these lesions. Long-term results of surveillance protocols have begun to be reported in the literature, especially for lesions amenable to initial observation, such as serous cystic neoplasms and BD-IPMN [3,4].

In patients undergoing resection, either at the time of diagnosis or after observation, the chance of cure, the incidence of tumor recurrence, and disease-specific or overall survival depend on the cyst type and the presence of an invasive component, although long-term data are limited. This chapter describes long-term outcomes after observation of surgical resection of pancreatic cystic neoplasms.

Serous Cystic Neoplasms

The almost invariably benign nature of serous cystic neoplasms, combined with the morbidity and potential mortality of pancreatic resections, led to a management strategy weighted towards surveillance. The safety of a periodic surveillance program and the generally slow growth rate of these lesions have been recently demonstrated by different institutions, including the authors' own [3,5]. The optimal interval between follow-up imaging tests in pancreatic serous cystic neoplasms is still unclear. Many institutions recommend imaging on a semi-annual or annual basis for all cystic neoplasms. According to the most recent data, cystic lesions presumed to be benign can be safely observed on a 2-year basis [6]. Clearly, surveillance can be tailored on the basis of cyst morphology (i.e., unclear discrimination between serous and mucinous lesions), patient's age, sex, and tumor location. As a matter of fact, most of the patients currently undergoing resections for a serous cystic neoplasm are misdiagnosed with another pancreatic neoplasm [5]. In patients managed operatively, complete surgical resection ensures cure, and serous cystic neoplasms do not recur. Therefore, a regular radiologic follow-up program is unnecessary, thereby saving cost. Follow-up outpatient visits should be better focused on quality of life. Malignant serous cystic neoplasms (serous cystoadenocarcinomas) are exceptionally rare, with less than 40 cases being published. Synchronous or metachronous liver metastases have been frequently noted (36%). Mean survival was 36 months among the few cases with follow-up; the prognosis seems to be favorable also in patients with metastatic disease [7].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Mucinous Cystic Neoplasms

Mucinous cystic neoplasms generally require surgical resection, although small lesions without mural nodules, especially in elderly patients with comorbidities, may be observed. Such patients are, however, very uncommon. Because most patients with mucinous cystic neoplasms are middle-aged women with a long life expectancy, nonoperative management of low-risk lesions based on periodic imaging would require years of radiologic follow-up at high cost [8].

Radical resection of noninvasive neoplasms ensures cure. These neoplasms do not recur and—as already pointed out for serous cystic neoplasms—outpatient follow-up should be focused on quality of life, because regular radiologic postresection surveillance is probably unnecessary.

Minimally invasive mucinous cystic neoplasms (invasion limited to the ovarian stroma), but without tissue invasion, have an excellent prognosis. On occasion, undocumented foci of invasive carcinoma may exist within a presumed noninvasive proliferative MCN; this emphasizes the importance of a careful histopathologic analysis of the entire lesion. In such cases, recurrence and metastases can be observed. In general, these patients should undergo a radiologic follow-up protocol, despite the fact that minimally invasive adenocarcinomas arising in mucinous cystic neoplasms can be virtually cured by surgery, particularly if the neoplasms are completely examined histologically [9].

Five-year survival of patients with invasive mucinous cystic neoplasms (true cystadenocarcinoma) appears to be quite poor, ranging from 15% to 35%, albeit somewhat better than the survival rate for patients with typical ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. The extent of invasion is the most significant prognostic factor in malignant mucinous cystic neoplasms. Some authors have suggested that patients with resected mucinous cystadenocarcinoma should be carefully followed on a 6-month basis with cross-sectional imaging, matching the interval to follow-up of ductal adenocarcinoma [10]. However, proof that surveillance imaging improves the prognosis compared with a strategy based on symptom recurrence is lacking.

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasms

Outcome of IPMN Managed Nonoperatively

The decision to follow an IPMN is based on multiple factors, namely the neoplasm type (main-duct/mixed *versus* branch duct), patient age, family history, symptoms,

comorbidities, perceived pancreatic cancer risk, and patient preference [2,11]. Initial follow-up is generally proposed only to patients with BD-IPMN devoid of malignant features (Sendai-negative), in which the risk of invasive cancer appears to be low. The majority of papers confirm this policy to be relatively safe, although robust long-term data are lacking. In a cohort of 170 patients from MSKCC initially selected for surveillance, after a median follow-up period of 40 months, 97 underwent delayed resection because of endoscopic or radiologic changes, concern about premalignant conditions, or suspicious cytology. Of these, 79 had a noninvasive disease, 18 had an invasive IPMN. High-grade dysplasia or invasive IPMN were larger (median diameter of 3 cm), and were more likely to have main pancreatic duct involvement. Overall survival after delayed resection was 142 months for noninvasive disease and 126 months for invasive disease. Interestingly, 5 patients initially selected for surveillance developed a pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma in a region remote from the lesion being monitored (median time from diagnosis to resection for invasive disease was 20 months). In spite of an active surveillance program, no patient had stage I disease [4]. Another multi-institutional series from Japan analyzing 349 follow-up BD-IPMN patients who had no mural nodules at initial diagnosis (median follow-up of 3.7 years) showed that 62 patients (17.8%) exhibited disease progression during follow-up. Twenty-two underwent surgery, leading to a pathologic diagnosis of invasive disease in 9 and adenoma in 13. A pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma developed in 7 patients (2.0%). Of these, only 4 were resectable [12]. In two smaller series from France limited to low-risk BD-IPMN the follow-up period was longer. The former series included 49 patients. After a mean follow-up period of 77 months, 77.5% of patients remained symptom-free. Five patients were operated on because of recurrent pancreatitis and/ or an increase in size of either cysts or the main duct (mean time delay after diagnosis was 20 months). Pathologically, none of these patients had malignancy [13]. In the latter series, analyzing 53 patients with follow-up ≥ 60 months (median 84 months), crossover to surgery was necessary in 3 patients, none of whom ultimately had an invasive disease. However, an invasive advanced carcinoma occurred in 2 patients, both after 84 months follow-up [14]. The same concept was reported by a Japanese series of 103 BD-IPMN patients conservatively followed up for ≥ 2 years (median 59 months). The 5-year actuarial rate of development of pancreatic cancer was 2.4% [15].

Interestingly, in a series of IPMN meeting criteria for resection (Sendai-positive) and not operated because of age and comorbidities, the outcome was relatively good (overall median disease-specific survival of 55 months),

especially in the BD-type. The authors proposed that a conservative approach in patients who are not surgically fit is also reasonable [16]. The most robust data in this setting come from a recent multi-institutional series of "Sendai-positive" IPMN that were managed conservatively. Of note, those presenting with "worrisome features" and not recommended for surgery mainly because of comorbidities had a 96% 5-year DSS. Conversely, the presence of "high-risk stigmata" was associated with a 40% risk of IPMN-related death [17]. In this regard, a conservative approach for individuals presenting with "worrisome features" seems appropriate, particularly in elderly patients. On the contrary, some authors claim that even Sendai-negative BD-IPMN and MD-IPMN with a main pancreatic duct of less than 1 cm have significant malignant potential (24.6-60 %), and propose a more liberal operative policy [18,19].

In general, there is little evidence in the literature to guide the frequency and type of surveillance for IPMN managed nonoperatively. Some authors propose that surveillance can be safely spaced at every 2 years or even discontinued after long-term stability in low-risk lesions. However, concern over the development of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma in the pancreas harboring IPMN prompts a continuation of active life-long surveillance at short intervals [2]. Undoubtedly, surveillance results in significant utilization of cross-sectional imaging, endoscopic ultrasound, and economic investment. Research is focusing on fluid cyst biomarkers able to distinguish invasive from noninvasive cysts.

Outcome After Resection of IPMN

The outcome after resection of IPMN depends on different factors, including:

- Presence of an invasive component
- Epithelial histologic subtype
- Type of invasive component
- Duct involvement
- Resection margin
- Lymph node status (in invasive IPMN).

The prognosis of patients with noninvasive IPMN is excellent, and the 5-year survival rate is reported to be >70% in most series. Some series have even suggested a 5-year survival in excess of 90% after resection. Conversely, the 5-year survival rate for invasive IPMN (carcinoma arising in the background of IPMN) ranges from 34% to 62%. The outcome of invasive IPMN is therefore poor in comparison with noninvasive IPMN, but appears to be better than pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, which exhibits a 5-year survival ranging from 9% to 21%. Whether this is due to a stage-shift with earlier diagnosis of IPMN, or because of a truly less aggressive behavior of invasive IPMN remains controversial [20]. Disease recurrence may arise either in the pancreatic remnant or in peripancreatic or extrapancreatic sites.

Recent data indicate that invasive IPMN is a heterogeneous disease, because it can exhibit different histologic patterns, namely colloid (colloid carcinoma), tubular (tubular adenocarcinoma), or oncocytic (oncocytic carcinoma). According to reports by Furukawa et al. and by Mino-Kenudson et al., colloid carcinoma derives from intestinal-type IPMN, and is associated with a particularly indolent behavior [21]. Tubular adenocarcinoma correlates with gastric and pancreatobiliary epithelial subtypes, and is associated with a dismal prognosis, similar to that of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Oncocytic carcinoma derives from the uncommon oncocytic subtype, and has a significantly better outcome than ductal adenocarcinoma, even though it can present with very late tumor recurrence (up to 7 years after surgical resection) [20–22].

It is well established that the type of duct involvement, branch versus main duct, is associated with the risk of invasive cancer. Because the type of duct involvement correlates with epithelial subtypes of IPMN, it may also identify the likely histologic subtype of cancer. In particular, MD-type are mainly of intestinal and oncocytic type, whereas BD-type are often associated with gastric epithelial type. The association BD-IPMN/ gastric subtype/tubular adenocarcinoma seems paradoxical, because gastric-type BD-IPMN most often harbor low-grade dysplasia and absence of invasion. In the series by Mino-Kenudson et al., 15.6% of surgically resected gastric-type IPMN gave rise to tubular adenocarcinoma [20]. According to these findings, the final pathologic report of resected invasive IPMN should indicate the histologic pattern of the invasive component and the background histologic subtype. This is of essential prognostic significance.

The clinical implications of surgical resection margin (frozen section of the pancreatic cut surface) are controversial, and the results in the literature are mixed on this topic [23]. In general, not all studies found a strong correlation between margin status and risk of recurrence. There have been reports of invasive carcinomas in association with only mild or moderate dysplasia (adenomas or borderline lesions) within the IPMN in the remnant pancreas. A recent meta-analysis showed that the recurrence rate in patients with noninvasive IPMN was 3.72% with negative margins, and 9.56% with positive margins. The same meta-analysis showed that recurrence after surgical resection of invasive IPMN occurred in 33.8% of patients with negative margins and in 53.6% of patients with positive margins [24]. This data is reinforced by a recent series from the MGH, stating that resection margin is indeed an independent predictor of tumor recurrence for invasive IPMN [25].

Because recurrence in the remnant stump may be due to the presence of multifocal disease or to the development of a metachronous IPMN rather than due to the progression of margin-positive disease, the margin should be used as a marker of residual disease throughout the remnant.

Lymph node status is another factor affecting longterm outcome in invasive IPMN. The 5-year survival of patients with positive lymph nodes ranged from 20% to 30%, while N0 patients lived much longer, in the range from 80% to 85%. Lymph node ratio >0.2 has been shown to be associated with worse prognosis [26]. Data from a meta-analysis demonstrated that nearly 77% of lymph node positive patients recurred, while disease recurrence occurred in only 30.8% of patients with negative lymph nodes [24].

Solid Pseudopapillary Neoplasms

More than 95% of patients with solid pseudopapillary neoplasms limited to the pancreas are cured by complete surgical excision. Local invasion or resectable liver and lymph node metastases are not contraindications for resection, and some patients with advanced tumors can survive for more than 10 years after the operation [27]. During the follow-up period, recurrence of the disease in the liver or lymph nodes is uncommon, at 6.6%. Prognosis for solid pseudopapillary neoplasms with treated liver

References

- 1 Tanaka M, Chari S, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines for management of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms and mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2006;6(1–2):17–32.
- **2** Tanaka M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):183–197.
- **3** Malleo G, Bassi C, Rossini R et al. Growth pattern of serous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: observational study with long-term magnetic resonance surveillance and recommendations for treatment. Gut 2012;61(5):746–751.
- **4** Lafemina J, Katabi N, Klimstra D et al. Malignant progression in IPMN: a cohort analysis of patients initially selected for resection or observation. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20(2):440–447.
- **5** Jais B, Rebours V, Malleo G et al. Serous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas: a multinational study of 2622 patients

metastases usually surpasses 5 years. Conversely, from a recent internal review of the Verona case series, other factors such as presence of capsular invasion and pancreatic parenchyma invasion correlated with the likelihood of tumor recurrence after complete surgical excision. Overall, 2-year survival rate (with metastases or not) was 97%, and 5-year survival around 95%. In the few unresectable cases in which radiotherapy or chemotherapy were used, results were encouraging [28].

Final Remarks

The natural history of pancreatic cystic neoplasms is largely unknown in the long term, and data beyond 5 years are virtually lacking. Because it seems that survival is clearly favorable in comparison with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, it will be of great importance to understand how these neoplasms behave, with respect to the time to degeneration, the risk of developing a new IPMN or additional malignancy, and the risk of disease-specific mortality. Accurate surveillance, either pre- and postoperatively seems mandatory in the majority of cystic neoplasms, since most have the potential to become malignant or to recur. For those that become malignant, it may take perhaps as long as 10 years or more for that evolution. So early reports with limited length of followup are just the beginning, and are not long enough to really capture the natural history of these neoplasms.

- under the auspices of the International Association of Pancreatology and European Pancreatic Club (European Study Group on Cystic Tumors of the Pancreas). Gut 2016;65(2):305–312.
- **6** Das A, Wells CD, Nguyen CC. Incidental cystic neoplasms of pancreas: what is the optimal interval of imaging surveillance? Am J Gastroenterol 2008;103(7):1657–1662.
- **7** Wasel BA, Keough V, Huang WY et al. Histological percutaneous diagnosis of stage IV microcystic serous cystadenocarcinoma of the pancreas. BMJ Case Rep 2013;2013.
- 8 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(4):571–579.
- 9 Lewis GH, Wang H, Bellizzi AM et al. Prognosis of minimally invasive carcinoma arising in mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2013;37(4):601–605.

- 10 Sakorafas GH, Smyrniotis V, Reid-Lombardo KM et al. Primary pancreatic cystic neoplasms revisited. Part II. mucinous cystic neoplasms. Surg Oncol 2011;20(2):e93–101.
- 11 Del Chiaro M, Verbeke C, Salvia R et al. European experts consensus statement on cystic tumours of the pancreas. Dig Liver Dis 2013;45(9):703–711.
- 12 Maguchi H, Tanno S, Mizuno N et al. Natural history of branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: a multicenter study in Japan. Pancreas 2011;40(3):364–370.
- 13 Arlix A, Bournet B, Otal P et al. Long-term clinical and imaging follow-up of nonoperated branch duct form of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreas 2012;41(2):295–301.
- 14 Khannoussi W, Vullierme MP, Rebours V et al. The long term risk of malignancy in patients with branch duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):198–202.
- 15 Sawai Y, Yamao K, Bhatia V et al. Development of pancreatic cancers during long-term follow-up of sidebranch intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Endoscopy 2010;42(12):1077–1084.
- 16 Piciucchi M, Crippa S, Del Chiaro M et al. Outcomes of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm with "Sendaipositive" criteria for resection undergoing nonoperative management. Dig Liver Dis 2013;45(7):584–588.
- 17 Crippa S, Bassi C, Salvia R et al. Low progression of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms with worrisome features and high-risk stigmata undergoing non-operative management: a mid-term follow-up analysis. Gut 2017;66(3):495–506.
- 18 Fritz S, Klauss M, Bergmann F et al. Small (Sendai negative) branch-duct IPMNs: not harmless. Ann Surg 2012;256(2):313–320.
- 19 Hackert T, Fritz S, Klauss M et al. Main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm: high cancer risk in duct diameter of 5 to 9 mm. Ann Surg 2015;262(5):875–880;discussion 880–881.

- 20 Mino-Kenudson M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Baba Y et al. Prognosis of invasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm depends on histological and precursor epithelial subtypes. Gut 2011;60(12):1712–1720.
- 21 Furukawa T, Hatori T, Fujita I et al. Prognostic relevance of morphological types of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Gut 2011;60(4):509–516.
- 22 Marchegiani G, Mino-Kenudson M, Ferrone CR et al. Oncocytic-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: a unique malignant pancreatic tumor with good long-term prognosis. J Am Coll Surg 2015;220(5):839–844.
- 23 He J, Cameron JL, Ahuja N et al. Is it necessary to follow patients after resection of a benign pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm? J Am Coll Surg 2013;216(4):657–665; discussion 665–667.
- 24 Leng KM, Wang ZD, Zhao JB et al. Impact of pancreatic margin status and lymph node metastases on recurrence after resection for invasive and noninvasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: a meta-analysis. Dig Surg 2012;29(3):213–225.
- 25 Marchegiani G, Mino-Kenudson M, Ferrone CR et al. Patterns of recurrence after resection of IPMN: who, when, and how? Ann Surg 2015;262(6):1108–1114.
- **26** Partelli S, Fernández-Del Castillo C, Bassi C et al. Invasive intraductal papillary mucinous carcinomas of the pancreas: predictors of survival and the role of lymph node ratio. Ann Surg 2010;251(3):477–482.
- 27 Sakorafas GH, Smyrniotis V, Reid-Lombardo KM et al. Primary pancreatic cystic neoplasms of the pancreas revisited. Part IV: rare cystic neoplasms. Surg Oncol 2012;21(3):153–163.
- 28 Papavramidis T, Papavramidis S. Solid pseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas: review of 718 patients reported in English literature. J Am Coll Surg 2005;200(6):965–972.

Section 7

Neoplastic Tumors of Exocrine Tissue: Pancreatic Cancer

Epidemiology of Pancreatic Cancer

Evelina Mocci and Alison P. Klein

Departments of Oncology and Epidemiology, Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Center, Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Incidence, Mortality Trends, Survival Prognosis

In 2012, worldwide, there were approximately 380,000 individuals diagnosed with pancreatic cancer and approximately 331,000 individuals died from their disease making pancreatic cancer the seventh most common cause of cancer death [1]. Pancreatic cancer is strongly associated with increased age, with the majority of cases occurring after age 60. In the United States, from 2009-2013 the incidence of pancreatic cancer in Whites increased from less than 5 per 100,000 before age 45, to 30.0 per 100,000 in individuals aged 60-64, and 93.7 per 100,000 in individuals aged 80-84 [2]. Incidence is approximately equal in men and women. The disease burden is strongest in developed countries compared to developing countries [1]. This difference is likely driven, in large part, by differences in the age structure as well as access to medical care necessary for the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer [3].

In developed countries the overall incidence of pancreatic cancer is expected to continue to increase with the general aging of the population, particularly in highincome countries [4,5]. Pancreatic cancer is projected to become the second leading cause of cancer death in the United States by 2030 [6]. However, other countries have seen a recent decrease in the incidence of pancreatic cancer that seems to reflect patterns in cigarette consumption. As discussed later, cigarette smoking is a major risk factor for pancreatic cancer and never smoking or smoking cessation is strongly associated with a decrease in risk. In contrast, increased body mass index (BMI) and diabetes mellitus are both associated with a greater risk of pancreatic cancer and the increasing prevalence of these risk factors is projected to lead to a rise in incidence of pancreatic cancer.

Pancreatic cancer is associated with an extremely poor prognosis with an estimated average 1-year relative survival rate of ~20%, and a 5-year rate of ~8% [4]. Survival rates have increased only slightly since the mid-1970s from 4–5% to around 8% in the United States [2]. The low survival rates are mainly due to advanced stage at diagnosis with only ~20% of patients presenting with local disease [2]. Among patients who undergo surgical resection, the 5-year survival rate is ~15–25% [7]. Outcomes after surgical resection of the pancreas are highly dependent on the experience of the surgeon and the hospital; mortality rates are 70% lower among highvolume surgeons compared with low-volume surgeons, and hospitals with a high patient volume compared with low-volume hospitals [8].

Cigarette Smoking

Of modifiable risk factors, the relationship between active cigarette smoking and pancreatic cancer risk is well established. Approximately, 20% of all pancreatic cancers are attributable to cigarette smoking [9-11]. Numerous studies have explored the relationship between smoking and pancreatic cancer. A meta-analysis of 82 epidemiologic studies published between 1950 and 2007 [9] reported a 1.74-fold (95% CI: 1.61-1.87) increased risk of pancreatic cancer among current smokers and a 1.2-fold (95% CI: 1.11-1.29) increased risk of pancreatic cancer among former smokers when compared with never smokers. Pooled analysis of individual-level data from the nested case-control studies within the Cohort Consortium (PanScan) [11] as well as analysis of data from 12 case-control studies in the Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium (PanC4)

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

[10] showed that smokers have a 75–120% increased risk of pancreatic cancer compared with never smokers, and the risk persists for 10–20 years after smoking cessation [10,11]. Risk also increased according to the number of cigarettes consumed per day; smokers of more than 35 cigarettes per day have a threefold (95% CI: 2.2–4.1) increased risk of pancreatic cancer compared with never smokers [10]. Quitting smoking is associated with a reduced pancreatic cancer risk with a decreased odds ratio in former smokers when compared with active smokers. Studies suggest that the risk in former smokers returns to that of never smokers 15–20 years after smoking cessation [10,11].

Diabetes

The relationship between diabetes and pancreatic cancer is quite complex; many newly diagnosed pancreatic cancer patients report a recent onset of diabetes, and those with long-standing diabetes report a recent worsening of diabetes. Thus, it is generally considered that while longstanding diabetes is a risk factor for pancreatic cancer, diabetes can also result as a consequence of pancreatic cancer.

There is considerable variability when estimating the prevalence of diabetes and/or glucose intolerance among newly diagnosed pancreatic cancer patients [12]. It has been estimated that up to 80% of newly diagnosed pancreatic cancer patients have glucose intolerance or diagnosed diabetes [13]. Studies that rely on patient or medical records of reported diabetes show lower prevalence estimates, including a large Mayo Clinic case-control study where 40% of patients reported diabetes [14]. Over 75% of pancreatic cancer patients who develop diabetes, do so within the 2 years preceding their pancreatic cancer diagnosis [15]. Thus, there is considerable interest in examining populations of newly diagnosed diabetics to determine whether this might enable earlier detection of pancreatic cancer. It has been shown that up to 1% of newly diagnosed diabetics develop pancreatic cancer within 3 years of their diabetes diagnosis [16].

While many pancreatic cancer patients develop diabetes as a consequence of their disease, there is considerable support from numerous population-based studies that long-standing diabetes (>3 yr) is associated with a modest increase in the risk of pancreatic cancer. Overall, the risk of pancreatic cancer in long-standing diabetes ranges from 1.5- to 2.4-fold [17–20]. However, as the duration of diabetes increases the association between diabetes and pancreatic cancer weakens, with some studies showing only modest or no increase in pancreatic cancer risk 15–20 years after diagnosis with diabetes [20,21]; however, some studies still support an association with diabetes of 20 years or more [19].

In patients with new-onset diabetes who undergo surgical resection, diabetes often resolves after removal of the pancreatic cancer. In contrast, diabetes does not resolve in patients with long-standing diabetes after surgical removal of their cancer [22].

Body Mass Index

In addition to diabetes, increased weight or BMI has consistently been associated with increased risk of pancreatic cancer. The World Health Organization (WHO) defines overweight individuals as those with a BMI of $25.0-29.9 \text{ kg/m}^2$ and obese individuals as those with a BMI > 30.0 kg/m^2 .

Over the past 15 years many studies have demonstrated an increased risk of pancreatic cancer among obese individuals. In 2001, Michaud et al. reported a relative risk of pancreatic cancer of 1.72 (95% CI: 1.19-2.4) for individuals with a BMI >30 kg/m² compared with individuals with a BMI $<23 \text{ kg/m}^2$ after controlling for the effect of age, smoking, and diabetes among participants of the Health Professionals Follow-Up Study and the Nurses' Health Study. Many subsequent studies have confirmed this finding; a pooled analysis of data from 13 prospective cohort studies reported an OR for pancreatic cancer of 1.33 (95% CI: 1.12–1.58) when comparing individuals in the lowest quartile of BMI with those in the highest quartile after controlling for the effects of age and smoking. Adjusting for the effect of diabetes, attenuates this association slightly (OR = 1.21, 95% CI: 1.01–1.44) [23].

Alcohol

Numerous studies have examined the association between alcohol consumption and risk of pancreatic cancer. The results of these studies have been inconsistent, with some studies showing an association and others showing no relationship. One challenge to these studies is the strong relationship between smoking and heavy alcohol use, making it difficult to assess the independent association between alcohol use and pancreatic cancer risk. However, several recent large-scale studies that have pooled data across several studies, either using data from prospective cohort studies or retrospective casecontrol studies, have demonstrated that high levels of alcohol intake are associated with an increased risk of pancreatic cancer. These studies consistently report a ~20-45% increased risk of pancreatic cancer among heavy drinkers (defined as three drinks/day or \geq 30 grams/ day of alcohol), compared with non- or occasional drinkers [24–26]. In addition, in a pooled analysis of data from the Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium [27], the risk increases up to 60% among extremely heavy alcohol drinkers (\geq 9 drinks /day). Heavy alcohol consumption is associated with pancreatitis, an established risk factor for pancreatic cancer. Furthermore, acetaldehyde is an established carcinogen. Thus the association between alcohol and pancreatic cancer risk could be either via alcohol-induced pancreatitis or as a direct effect of acetaldehyde.

Pancreatitis

The relationship between pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer has been well established. Individuals with hereditary pancreatitis, a rare inherited condition, have a remarkably high lifetime risk of pancreatic cancer of 40% [28]. The risk is further increased by cigarette smoking [29]. Quantifying the association between pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer is challenging given the difficulties in diagnosis and differentiation between chronic and acute pancreatitis [30]. In addition, like diabetes, pancreatitis is both a risk factor and a manifestation of pancreatic cancer. The inflammation and damage of long-standing pancreatitis can lead to the development of pancreatic cancer. However, individuals with pancreatic cancer also experience pancreatitis as a consequence of their cancer. A recent large-scale study of 5,048 cases of ductal pancreatic adenocarcinoma and 10,947 controls from 10 case-control studies within the Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium examined the association between pancreatic cancer and pancreatitis. Overall, 6% of pancreatic cancer patients reported a history of pancreatitis compared to 1% of control individuals. The association between a recent diagnosis of pancreatitis (<1 yr) and pancreatic cancer was remarkably high (OR = 21.35, 95% CI: 12.03-37.86) [31]. In contrast, the association between a pancreatitis diagnosis of >2 years and pancreatic cancer was estimated to be (OR=2.71, 95% CI: 1.96-3.74) [31]. The association between pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer persisted after controlling for other risk factors including smoking, alcohol consumption, BMI, and diabetes. Interestingly, there was evidence of effect modification by age, with a stronger association between pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer in patients diagnosed before the age of 65 [31].

Dietary Factors

Given the generally late age of onset of pancreatic cancer and the complexity of lifetime dietary factors, identification of dietary factors that are consistently associated with pancreatic cancer risk has been remarkably challenging. Several studies have suggested a diet rich in fruit and vegetables may protect against pancreatic cancer with risk reduction in the order of 30–40%, when comparing the highest intake to the lowest intake of fruits and vegetables [32–34]. While a diet rich in fruit and vegetables may protect against pancreatic cancer, several studies have demonstrated an increased risk of pancreatic cancer among individuals who are frequent consumers of smoked or processed meats [35]. A meta-analysis including 6,643 pancreatic cancer cases from 11 prospective studies, reported that eating at least one serving of processed meat a day was associated with a 19% increased risk of pancreatic cancer [35].

Gastrointestinal Microbiome

In recent years, the importance of the microbiome in human health and disease has gained recognition. Several studies have shown that periodontal disease and tooth loss is associated with pancreatic cancer risk [36]. In 2007, a study among males participating in the Health Professionals Follow-up Study reported that individuals with a history of periodontal disease had a HR of pancreatic cancer of 1.54 (95% CI: 1.16-2.04) compared with those without such a history [37]. A recent study examined the association between specific oral pathogens and pancreatic cancer risk using prospective samples collected within the PLCO trial. This study found that individuals circulating antibodies to Porphyromonas gingivalis and Aggregatibacter actinomycetemcomitans had higher odds of pancreatic cancer (OR = 1.60, 95% CI: 1.15-2.20, and OR=2.20, 95% CI: 1.16-4.18, respectively), compared with noncarriers [38].

While some studies have shown an association between pancreatic cancer risk and *Helicobacter pylori* infection not all studies have shown a positive association. One possible explanation for these inconsistent results is that the relationship may vary between CagA-positive and CagA-negative infections; CagA-negative infection is positively associated with disease and CagA-positive infection potentially has a protective effect. A recent meta-analysis found an overall association of OR = 1.13, 95 % CI: 0.86–1.50 for *H. pylori* infection and pancreatic cancer risk. The association was OR = 0.78, 95% CI: 0.67– 0.91, and OR = 1.30, 95 % CI: 1.02–1.65 for CagA-positive and CagA-negative strains, respectively [39].

Allergy

Individuals with a history of allergies, including hay fever, allergic rhinitis, atopic dermatitis, and atopic asthma may have a lower risk of developing pancreatic cancer. A meta-analysis published in 2005 reported an overall association between allergies and pancreatic cancer risk of RR = 0.82, 95% CI: 0.68–0.99). A stronger protective effect was reported in atopic allergies (RR = 0.71, 95% CI: 0.64–0.80) and no association was reported for asthma or food allergies [40]. A recent pooled analysis of data from the Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium reported a protective effect of hay fever and animal allergies (OR = 0.74, 95% CI: 0.56, 0.96, and OR = 0.62, 95% CI: 0.41, 0.94, respectively), and no association with asthma [41]. In contrast, a recent case-control study from Spain reported a protective effect of both allergy and asthma (OR = 0.66, 95% CI: 0.52–0.83, and OR = 0.64, 95% CI: 0.47–0.88, respectively) [42].

Family History

One of the strongest risk factors for pancreatic cancer is having a family member with pancreatic cancer. The clustering of pancreatic cancer in families was first reported in the 1970s. Large-scale observational studies have consistently estimated an increased risk of pancreatic cancer among those with a family history of pancre-

References

- 1 Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer 2015;136(5):E359–386.
- 2 National Cancer Institute Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) Program (www.seer.cancer.gov) SEER*Stat Database: Incidence - SEER 9 Regs Research Data, Nov 2016 Sub (1973–2014) <Katrina/Rita Population Adjustment> - Linked To County Attributes -Total U.S., 1969–2015 Counties, National Cancer Institute, DCCPS, Surveillance Research Program, released April 2017, based on the November 2016 submission.
- **3** Lucas AL, Malvezzi M, Carioli G et al. Global trends in pancreatic cancer mortality from 1980 through 2013 and predictions for 2017. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016;14(10):1452–1462.e4.
- 4 Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin 2016;66(1):7–30.
- **5** Malvezzi M, Carioli G, Bertuccio P et al. European cancer mortality predictions for the year 2016 with focus on leukaemias. Ann Oncol 2016;27(4):725–731.
- **6** Rahib L, Smith BD, Aizenberg R, Rosenzweig AB, Fleshman JM, Matrisian LM. Projecting cancer incidence and deaths to 2030: the unexpected burden of thyroid, liver, and pancreas cancers in the United States. Cancer Res 2014;74(11):2913–2921.

atic cancer [43–51]. A recent pooled analysis of data from one case-control and six cohort studies estimated the odds of pancreatic cancer to be 1.76 higher (95% CI: 1.19–2.61) among individuals who had at least one firstdegree relative with pancreatic cancer compared with those with a family history of pancreatic cancer [51]. Risk is even higher in familial pancreatic cancer kindreds (defined as a having at least one pair of first-degree relatives with pancreatic cancer) with a 6.79-fold increased risk of pancreatic cancer among first-degree relatives. Mutations in the following genes have been associated with a markedly increased risk of pancreatic cancer: *BRCA2, BRCA1, PALB2, ATM, CDKN2A, STK11, PRSS1, MSH2, MLH1, MHS6*, and *PMS2* [52–58].

Conclusions

Pancreatic cancer is a leading cause of cancer mortality in developed countries. Unlike other cancers, the incidence of pancreatic cancer has increased in recent years. Major modifiable risk factors include cigarette smoking, diabetes, obesity, alcohol intake. Nonmodifiable risk factors include age and family history of pancreatic cancer.

- 7 He J, Ahuja N, Makary MA et al. 2564 resected periampullary adenocarcinomas at a single institution: trends over three decades. HPB (Oxford) 2014;16(1):83–90.
- 8 Nathan H, Cameron JL, Choti MA, Schulick RD, Pawlik TM. The volume-outcomes effect in hepato-pancreatobiliary surgery: hospital versus surgeon contributions and specificity of the relationship. J Am Coll Surg 2009;208(4):528–538.
- 9 Iodice S, Gandini S, Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB. Tobacco and the risk of pancreatic cancer: a review and meta-analysis. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2008;393(4):535–545.
- 10 Bosetti C, Lucenteforte E, Silverman DT et al. Cigarette smoking and pancreatic cancer: an analysis from the International Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium (Panc4). Ann Oncol 2012;23(7):1880–1888.
- 11 Lynch SM, Vrieling A, Lubin JH et al. Cigarette smoking and pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the Pancreatic Cancer Cohort Consortium. Am J Epidemiol 2009;170(4):403–413.
- 12 Muniraj T, Chari ST. Diabetes and pancreatic cancer. Minerva Gastroenterol Dietol 2012;58(4):331–345.
- 13 Permert J, Ihse I, Jorfeldt L, von Schenck H, Arnqvist HJ, Larsson J. Pancreatic cancer is associated with

impaired glucose metabolism. Eur J Surg 1993;159(2):101–107.

- 14 Chari ST, Leibson CL, Rabe KG et al. Pancreatic cancer-associated diabetes mellitus: prevalence and temporal association with diagnosis of cancer. Gastroenterology 2008;134(1):95–101.
- 15 Pannala R, Leirness JB, Bamlet WR, Basu A, Petersen GM, Chari ST. Prevalence and clinical profile of pancreatic cancer-associated diabetes mellitus. Gastroenterology 2008;134(4):981–987.
- 16 Chari ST, Leibson CL, Rabe KG, Ransom J, de AM, Petersen GM. Probability of pancreatic cancer following diabetes: a population-based study. Gastroenterology 2005;129(2):504–511.
- 17 Everhart J, Wright D. Diabetes mellitus as a risk factor for pancreatic cancer. A meta-analysis. JAMA 1995;273(20):1605–1609.
- 18 Huxley R, Ansary-Moghaddam A, Berrington de Gonzalez A, Barzi F, Woodward M. Type-II diabetes and pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis of 36 studies. Br J Cancer 2005;92(11):2076–2083.
- 19 Bosetti C, Rosato V, Li D et al. Diabetes, antidiabetic medications, and pancreatic cancer risk: an analysis from the International Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium. Ann Oncol 2014;25(10):2065–2072.
- **20** Elena JW, Steplowski E, Yu K et al. Diabetes and risk of pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the pancreatic cancer cohort consortium. Cancer Causes Control 2013;24(1):13–25.
- 21 Li D, Tang H, Hassan MM, Holly EA, Bracci PM, Silverman DT. Diabetes and risk of pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis of three large case-control studies. Cancer Causes Control 22(2):189–197.
- 22 Permert J, Ihse I, Jorfeldt L, von Schenck H, Arnquist HJ, Larsson J. Improved glucose metabolism after subtotal pancreatectomy for pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 1993;80(8):1047–1050.
- 23 Arslan AA, Helzlsouer KJ, Kooperberg C et al. Anthropometric measures, body mass index, and pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the Pancreatic Cancer Cohort Consortium (PanScan). Arch Intern Med 2010;170(9):791–802.
- 24 Genkinger JM, Spiegelman D, Anderson KE et al. Alcohol intake and pancreatic cancer risk: a pooled analysis of fourteen cohort studies. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2009;18(3):765–776.
- **25** Tramacere I, Scotti L, Jenab M et al. Alcohol drinking and pancreatic cancer risk: a meta-analysis of the dose-risk relation. Int J Cancer 2010;126(6):1474–1486.
- **26** Jiao L, Silverman DT, Schairer C, Thiebaut AC et al. Alcohol use and risk of pancreatic cancer: the NIH-AARP Diet and Health Study. Am J Epidemiol 2009;169(9):1043–1051.

- 27 Lucenteforte E, La Vecchia C, Silverman D et al. Alcohol consumption and pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis in the International Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium (PanC4). Ann Oncol 2012;23(2):374–382.
- 28 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, DiMagno EP et al. Hereditary pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Hereditary Pancreatitis Study Group. J Natl Cancer Inst 1997;89(6):442–446.
- **29** Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Whitcomb DC, Lerch MM, DiMagno EP. Cigarette smoking as a risk factor for pancreatic cancer in patients with hereditary pancreatitis. JAMA 2001;286(2):169–170.
- **30** Talamini G, Falconi M, Bassi C, Mastromauro M, Salvia R, Pederzoli P. Chronic pancreatitis: relationship to acute pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. JOP 2000;1(3 suppl):69–76.
- **31** Duell EJ, Lucenteforte E, Olson SH et al. Pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer risk: a pooled analysis in the International Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium (PanC4). Ann Oncol 2012;23(11):2964–2970.
- 32 Koushik A, Spiegelman D, Albanes D et al. Intake of fruits and vegetables and risk of pancreatic cancer in a pooled analysis of 14 cohort studies. Am J Epidemiol 2012;176(5):373–386.
- **33** Bae JM, Lee EJ, Guyatt G. Citrus fruit intake and pancreatic cancer risk: a quantitative systematic review. Pancreas 2009;38(2):168–174.
- Paluszkiewicz P, Smolinska K, Debinska I, Turski WA. Main dietary compounds and pancreatic cancer risk. The quantitative analysis of case-control and cohort studies. Cancer Epidemiol 2012;36(1):60–67.
- 35 Larsson SC, Wolk A. Red and processed meat consumption and risk of pancreatic cancer: metaanalysis of prospective studies. Br J Cancer 2012;106(3):603–607.
- **36** Stolzenberg-Solomon RZ, Dodd KW, Blaser MJ, Virtamo J, Taylor PR, Albanes D. Tooth loss, pancreatic cancer, and *Helicobacter pylori*. Am J Clin Nutr 2003;78(1):176–181.
- 37 Michaud DS, Liu Y, Meyer M, Giovannucci E, Joshipura K. Periodontal disease, tooth loss, and cancer risk in male health professionals: a prospective cohort study. Lancet Oncol 2008;9(6):550–558.
- 38 Fan X, Alekseyenko AV, Wu J et al. Human oral microbiome and prospective risk for pancreatic cancer: a population-based nested case-control study. Gut Published Online First: 14 October 2016. doi:10.1136/ gutjnl-2016-312580
- Schulte A, Pandeya N, Fawcett J et al. Association between *Helicobacter pylori* and pancreatic cancer risk: a meta-analysis. Cancer Causes Control 2015;26(7):1027–1035.

- **40** Gandini S, Lowenfels AB, Jaffee EM, Armstrong TD, Maisonneuve P. Allergies and the risk of pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis with review of epidemiology and biological mechanisms. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2005;14(8):1908–1916.
- **41** Olson SH, Hsu M, Satagopan JM et al. Allergies and risk of pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium. Am J Epidemiol 2013;178(5):691–700.
- **42** Gomez-Rubio P, Zock JP, Rava M et al. Reduced risk of pancreatic cancer associated with asthma and nasal allergies. Gut 2017;66:314–322.
- **43** Falk RT, Pickle LW, Fontham ET, Correa P, Fraumeni JF. Life-style risk factors for pancreatic cancer in Louisiana: a case-control study. Am J Epidemiol 1988;128(2):324–336.
- 44 Friedman GD, Van Den Eeden SK. Risk factors for pancreatic cancer: an exploratory study. Int J Epidemiol 1993:30–37.
- 45 Fernandez E, La Vecchia C, d'Avanzo B, Negri E, Franceschi S. Family history and the risk of liver, gallbladder, and pancreatic cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1994;3(3):209–212.
- **46** Price TF, Payne RL, Oberleitner MG. Familial pancreatic cancer in south Louisiana. Cancer Nurs 1996;19(4):275–282.
- 47 Ghadirian P, Boyle P, Simard A, Baillargeon J, Maisonneuve P, Perret C. Reported family aggregation of pancreatic cancer within a population- based case-control study in the Francophone community in Montreal, Canada. Int J Pancreatol 1991;10(3–4):183–196.
- 48 Coughlin SS, Calle EE, Patel AV, Thun MJ. Predictors of pancreatic cancer mortality among a large cohort of United States adults. Cancer Causes Control 2000;11(10):915–923.

- 49 Schenk M, Schwartz AG, O'Neal E et al. Familial risk of pancreatic cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2001;93(8):640–644.
- 50 Silverman DT. Risk factors for pancreatic cancer: a case-control study based on direct interviews. Teratog Carcinog Mutagen 2001;21(1):7–25.
- 51 Jacobs EJ, Chanock SJ, Fuchs CS et al. Family history of cancer and risk of pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the Pancreatic Cancer Cohort Consortium (PanScan). Int J Cancer 2010;127(6):1421–1428.
- **52** Goggins M, Schutte M, Lu J et al. Germline BRCA2 gene mutations in patients with apparently sporadic pancreatic carcinomas. Cancer Res 1996;56(23):5360–5364.
- **53** Al-Sukhni W, Rothenmund H, Borgida AE et al. Germline BRCA1 mutations predispose to pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Hum Genet 2008;124(3):271–278.
- 54 Jones S, Hruban RH, Kamiyama M et al. Exomic sequencing identifies PALB2 as a pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene. Science 2009;324(5924):217.
- 55 Roberts NJ, Jiao Y, Yu J et al. ATM mutations in patients with hereditary pancreatic cancer. Cancer Discov 2012;2(1):41–46.
- 56 Goldstein AM, Fraser MC, Struewing JP et al. Increased risk of pancreatic cancer in melanoma-prone kindreds with p16INK4 mutations. N Engl J Med 1995;333(15):970–974.
- 57 Kastrinos F, Mukherjee B, Tayob N et al. Risk of pancreatic cancer in families with Lynch syndrome. JAMA 2009;302(16):1790–1795.
- 58 Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene [see comments]. Nat Genet 1996;14(2):141–145.

Smoking, a Risk for Pancreatic Cancer: Experimental and Clinical Data

Uwe A. Wittel¹, Bradley R. Hall², and Surinder K. Batra³

¹ Department of General and Visceral Surgery, University Medical Center Freiburg, Freiburg, Germany

² Departments of General Surgery and Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, NE, USA

³ Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Biology, University of Nebraska Medical Center, Omaha, NE, USA

Introduction

Epidemiologic data clearly indicates that cigarette smoking is a risk factor for developing pancreatic cancer—in fact, cigarette smoking is the most important modifiable risk factor for these patients. While clear epidemiologic associations exist between inhaled cigarette smoke and pancreatic disease, our ability to delineate this association remains limited. Of note, no similar association has been demonstrated between smokeless tobacco and pipe or cigar smoking and pancreatic cancer.

Experimental Data Regarding Smoking: A Risk Factor for Pancreatic Cancer

Due to the large number of chemicals in cigarette smoke, the effect of cigarette smoke on the pancreas is likely multifactorial and complex. Several of these chemicals display toxic, carcinogenic, or pharmacologically active properties, of which many have not yet been identified, contributing to our incomplete understanding of the effects of cigarette smoking on the pancreas. However, two mechanisms of action have been identified. First, chemicals such as polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons have obvious carcinogenic properties that damage genomic DNA. Second, chemicals such as nicotine exert pharmacologic effects on cells, contributing to neoplasia.

During carcinogenesis of pancreatic cancer, genetic alterations in 12 signaling pathways are found in over 67% of patients [1]. Some of these pathways include integrin signaling, apoptosis, DNA damage control, and regulation of the G1/S phase, to name a few. Carcinogens derived from cigarette smoke are likely contributing to genetic alterations such as these. Following inhalation, carcinogens travel through the blood stream to the pancreas where they are taken up by acinar or ductal cells. Once carcinogens reach their target tissue, they then begin to exert their toxic properties. For example, 80 days of oral 2-aminoanthracene intake, a member of the anthracene family, was found to induce pancreatic acinar cell necrosis with formation of duct-like structures [2]. Other carcinogens have to be metabolized to more active compounds before they exert their toxic properties. Especially nitrosamines, nitroaromatic hydrocarbons, and aromatic and heterocyclic compounds, which are metabolized to reactive electrophiles. These reactive electrophiles are then able to interact with DNA to exert their genotoxic carcinogenic effects [3,4].

Several enzymatic systems are available for pancreatic carcinogen metabolism of which the cytochrome P450 system, glutathione S-transferases, and the UDP-glucuronosyltransferases are the most important ones. NNK (4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanone), the most abundant and best studied carcinogen in cigarette smoke, undergoes CYP 450 dependent oxidation to form NNAL (4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanol) whose S-enantiomer shows high adduct formation with pancreatic DNA [5]. This results in the creation of DNA adducts to either thymidine or guanine [6]. It can be postulated that these DNA adducts induce mutations and act as key steps in pancreatic cancer development if these mutations are randomly formed in critical gene loci such as *KRAS* or *P53*. In addition to DNA mutations in critical

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

loci, a disturbance of epigenetic regulation of gene expression can be induced by cigarette smoke through aberrant DNA methylation by benzo[a]pyrene, shown to be present in significantly high concentrations in cigarette smoke. This effect of aberrant DNA methylation has been previously demonstrated in the pancreas of mice treated with benzo[a]pyrene [7]. The carcinogeninduced DNA methylation can interfere with the expression of a variety of crucial genes in the pancreas.

Apart from their carcinogenic properties, compounds such as nicotine or NNK, NNN (N-nitrosonornicotine), and (N-nitrosdiethylamine) exert pharmacologic effects by functioning as ligands for cell surface receptors. These substances contained in cigarette smoke at high concentrations interact and activate nicotinergic acetylcholine receptors (nAChR). These receptors are expressed not only on normal acinar and ductal cells but also on pancreatic cancer cells [8]. Each substance can be found in different concentrations in cigarette smoke with nicotine demonstrating the highest concentration, followed by NNK and NNN. In addition to the varying quantities of these chemicals, substantial discrepancies in binding affinities also exist. NNK preferentially binds to α7nAChR while NNN has a higher affinity for α2-α6nAChR [9]. This activation of nAChR contributes to cigarette smoke-induced pancreatic carcinogenesis [8].

Independent of pancreatic carcinogenesis, nicotine is associated with the development of pancreatic inflammation. The inflammatory effects of nicotine on acinar cells are thought to occur in a calcium-dependent mechanism. In isolated acinar cells, nicotine activates nAChR, promoting the influx of calcium into the acinar cell and enhancing the secretion of digestive enzymes [10,11]. This appears to be a key event in the development of cigarette smoke-associated acute and chronic pancreatitis since pancreatic acinar cell damage can be observed experimentally following prolonged nicotine treatment [12]. While the mechanism is not well described, the influence of nicotine on calcium signaling also promotes tumor cell viability, even after the development of pancreatic cancer [13].

Apart from calcium signaling, nicotine also exerts its effects through other pathways. Of note, treatment of pancreatic ductal epithelial cells and pancreatic cancer cells with nicotine previously resulted in a dose-dependent secretion of adrenaline and noradrenaline, contributing to cellular proliferation. This nicotine-induced autocrine catecholamine loop was mediated by 3α , 5α , and 7α nAChR [14]. In addition, pancreatic ductal cells and pancreatic cancer cells secrete the neurotransmitter GABA following combined stimulation with nicotine and catecholamines. GABA can also act as a potent

tumor suppressor, mitigating the damaging effects of chronic nicotine exposure in cells co-incubated with GABA [15]. Interestingly, nicotine is able to reduce GABA secretion in a time-dependent manner. This is thought to be mediated by a downregulation of the GABA synthesizing enzymes GAD65 and GAD67 in a 4α nAChR-dependent manner, abrogating the GABA-induced growth inhibition [15].

In addition to its effects on cellular proliferation, nicotine also influences the ability of tumor cells to migrate, invade surrounding tissues, and metastasize. In pancreatic cancer cell lines, cigarette smoke extracts and nicotine induce the expression of MUC4 in an α 7 nAChR-dependent manner [16]. MUC4 is a mucin that promotes tumorigenesis and tumor progression [17]. Additionally, MUC4 is aberrantly expressed in pancreatic cancer and its expression is upregulated in progressively worsening PanIN lesions [18,19].

Nicotine has also been found to stimulate pancreatic cancer growth, invasion, and metastasis by inducing the expression of osteopontin, a secreted molecule expressed in many cancers. Following nicotine-dependent activation of nAChR, osteopontin confers tumorigenicity to cells, resulting in increased cell survival, cell motility, tumor growth, and metastasis [20,21]. This effect is mitigated in the presence of nAChR antagonists, preventing nicotine-induced osteopontin expression [22].

These pathways represent only a fraction of the pathways involved in cigarette smoke-associated pancreatic damage. The carcinogenic effects that are conveyed to many different types of cancer are not specific to the pancreas. Therefore, pancreas-specific effects of cigarette must be involved, rendering the pancreas susceptible to damage from cigarette smoke. These effects are also mediated by the activation of nAChR that regulate the secretory function of the pancreas. This is evident when CCK-stimulated acinar cells are treated with nicotine, resulting in a reduction of CCK-stimulated amylase secretion [23]. Additionally, it has been shown that chronic nicotine treatment not only reduces the secretion of amylase, but also increases the intracellular amylase content in pancreatic acinar cells [24]. Somewhat similar observations were made by cigarette smoke inhalation over a period of 12 weeks. Cigarette smoke inhalation induced a dose-dependent increase in trypsinogen expression while cigarette smoke inhalation did not influence the expression of genes associated with pancreatic ductal cells [25]. These secretory alterations were associated with focal inflammatory lesions detected throughout the pancreas [26]. When nicotine treatment was performed over a prolonged period in mice carrying a constitutively active KRAS gene, comparable effects were observed in the pancreas. Nicotine

treatment in conjunction with active KRAS-induced pancreatic acinar cell damage leading to higher grade PanIN lesions and increased acinar-to-ductal metaplasia [27]. This was associated with a loss of GATA6 expression, which could be reversed by metformin. After full transition to pancreatic cancer cells, nicotine induced a cancer stem cell phenotype by interacting with α7-nAChR and further induced epithelia-mesenchymal transition, promoting cell migration. Similarly, these effects were also reversible with GATA6 overexpression [27]. These pathways appear to be crucial steps in cigarette smoke-induced pancreatic damage. Another mechanism by which nicotine induces pancreatic cancer progression and metastasis is by inducing MUC4 expression in a dose-dependent manner [16]. Even though pancreatic inflammation and acinar-to-ductal metaplasia are very likely to be associated with pancreatic carcinogenesis, nicotine alone is not the sole factor in pancreatic tobacco-associated carcinogenesis but enhances it occurrence. Acinar cell stimulation plays an important role in these mechanisms since the stimulation of acinar cells by CCK also significantly increased the rate of pancreatic cancer formation indicating that nicotine may enhance the fatal action of carcinogens by altering the secretory function of acinar cells [28].

Other carcinogens are also able to induce acinar to ductal metaplasia. This has been demonstrated in rodent models of ductal adenocarcinoma in which 7,12-dimethylbenz(a)anthracene(DMBA) crystals are surgically implanted in the pancreatic tissue [29]. In this model, histologic alteration of the exocrine pancreas was observed and described as tubular complexes, representative of acinar-to-ductal metaplasia [30].

In summary, experimental evidence of cigarette smoke-induced pancreatic carcinogenesis can be placed into two categories (Fig. 89.1). The first is that carcinogens can induce genetic or epigenetic changes resulting in DNA damage. Second, carcinogens mediated their pharmacologic effects through nACh receptors. The latter can be further subcategorized. The first subset of nAChR-dependent mechanisms centers on the enhancement of pro carcinogenic events mediated by a variety of substances. The second subset of nAChR-dependent mechanisms involves alterations in acinar cell secretory function, contributing to the development of pancreatic inflammation [31,32].



Figure 89.1 Summary of experimental and clinical data on the effects of cigarette smoking on pancreatic carcinogenesis. The pharmacologic activity of cigarette smoke on the pancreas is mediated by nicotinergic acetylcholine receptors (nAChR) and induces pancreatic acinar cell damage and mediates a variety of adverse events. In addition to that, the carcinogenic action is induced after the intracellular activation of carcinogens by cytochrome P450 enzymes. Glutathione transferases seem to be involved in the intracellular detoxification.

Clinical Data Supporting the Experimental Findings

Clinical data on cigarette smoke-induced pancreatic damage largely consists of the epidemiologic correlations between smoking, pancreatic inflammation, and cancer. Some of the key elements such as carcinogen accumulation and interference with the regulation of pancreatic enzyme secretion have been confirmed in clinical studies. Prior research has demonstrated that carcinogens do accumulate in pancreatic juice of smokers. In these studies, NNK was detectable in 83% of smokers [33]. Previous studies have also demonstrated that inhaled carcinogens are delivered to the pancreas and that enzymes metabolize these compounds into active electrophiles [34], at which point, they can exert their genotoxic properties within the pancreas [35,36]. As an example of the clinical relevance, the phenotypic variation of carcinogen metabolizing enzymes, such as CYP450 2A6, influenced the pathogenesis of pancreatic cancer. In an adjusted categorical analysis, subjects in the uppermost quartile of CYP2A6 activity carried an 80% greater risk of acquiring pancreatic cancer [37]. Similar observations have been made for glutathione S-transferases (GST), a family of phase II isoenzymes believed to protect cells from reactive chemical intermediates [38]. In this study, the adjusted odds ratios of pancreatic cancer for heavy smokers with the GSTT1-null genotype were 5.0 (95% CI: 1.8-14.5) for women and 3.2 (95% CI: 1.3-8.1) for men, indicating that the combination of heavy smoking and a deletion polymorphism in GSTT1 is associated with an increased risk of pancreatic cancer.

are Tobacco-derived carcinogens undoubtedly involved in the carcinogenesis of pancreatic cancer. ³²P-postlabeling analysis indicates a specific adduct pattern in smokers, increased adducts in pancreatic DNA were observed in smokers but an association with BMI was also observed [39]. No clear association of DNA adducts in the pancreas with the individual smoking history utilizing chromatography has yet been established [40]. This could be due to the relatively limited amount of DNA adducts present or this quantity being below the limit of detection [41]. Independent of detection methods, non-smokers must be also exposed to many environmental carcinogens inducing the formations of DNA adducts similar to those observed in smokers [42].

Similar to experimental observations, cigarette smoke exerts widespread pharmacological effects on the human pancreas which are mediated by nicotine and other tobacco derived carcinogens displaying pharmacologic activities. In the 1970s, the relationship of cigarette smoking with the pancreatic secretion was discovered [43,44]. In a clinical experiment, smoking induced immediate and reproducible effects on the pancreatic secretion in volunteers. After smoking cigarettes, the fluid and bicarbonate secretion was immediately altered and returned to normal within 30–60 minutes. This effect directly correlated with the serum nicotine concentration. In accordance with this observation, cotinine, a derivate of nicotine with a longer half-life, was detected in the pancreatic juice of active smokers with an average concentration of 129 ng/ mL [33]. The concentration of these compounds has not been measured in pancreatic tissue, but the differential expression of nAChR receptors has been demonstrated on human pancreatic acinar and ductal cells [8,14].

The effects of cigarette smoke on pancreatic exocrine function is thought to be responsible for the induction of pancreatic acinar cell damage and has been shown to have a clear association with both acute and chronic pancreatitis [31,45,46]. While a small subset of patients experience inflammation of the entire gland, in most patients, the cigarette smoke induced pancreatic damage is only present in small focal areas of the pancreas where remodeling is occurring at the same time as sample acquisition. Similar to experimental data, an increase in small inflammatory foci with ongoing pancreatic regeneration was observed in humans as well. In this context, focal acinar cell dysplasia has been described at the time of autopsy and in surgical specimens. These acinar cell lesions were found to be acquired and correlated to history of smoking. Additionally, they were detectable in 83% of heavy smokers [47,48]. Acinar cell lesions are also associated with simple and atypical ductal hyperplasia, indicating that either the cigarette smoke induced damage leads to ductal lesions as well, or it can be speculated that these ductal lesions are the result of acinar to ductal metaplasia [49].

Summary

Evidence today for cigarette smoke-induced pancreatic disease remains incomplete, but available experimental and clinical data proposes potential pathomechanisms of cigarette smoke-induced pancreatic carcinogens that remain to be further investigated in both experimental and clinical studies. The pancreas is susceptible to the effects of carcinogens found in cigarette smoke partly as a result of acetylcholine receptor mediated events, or by mutations, for example, of tumor suppressor genes [50]. These contribute to the induction proliferative signaling pathways and pancreatic inflammation. These events provide a fertile environment for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma to develop, at which point the smoking history appears to have no impact on the clinical course [51]. However, patients who continue to smoke following surgical resection of a ductal adenocarcinoma have decreased survival compared to individuals who refrain from smoking [52].

References

- 1 Jones S, Zhang X, Parsons DW et al. Core signaling pathways in human pancreatic cancers revealed by global genomic analyses. Science 2008;321(5897):1801–1806.
- 2 Boudreau MD, Taylor HW, Baker DG, Means JC. Dietary exposure to 2-aminoanthracene induces morphological and immunocytochemical changes in pancreatic tissues of Fisher-344 rats. Toxicol Sci Off J Soc Toxicol 2006;93(1):50–61.
- **3** Hoffmann D, Brunnemann KD, Prokopczyk B, Djordjevic MV. Tobacco-specific N-nitrosamines and Areca-derived N-nitrosamines: chemistry, biochemistry, carcinogenicity, and relevance to humans. J Toxicol Environ Health 1994;41(1):1–52.
- 4 Beland FA, Kadlubar FF. Metabolic activation and DNA adducts of aromatic amines and nitroaromatic hydrocarbons. In: Cooper CS, Grover PL, eds. Chemical Carcinogenesis and Mutagenesis I. Heidelberg: Springer, 1990: 267–325.
- 5 Balbo S, Johnson CS, Kovi RC et al. Carcinogenicity and DNA adduct formation of 4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanone and enantiomers of its metabolite 4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanol in F-344 rats. Carcinogenesis 2014;35(12):2798–2806.
- **6** Zhang S, Wang M, Villalta PW et al. Analysis of pyridyloxobutyl and pyridylhydroxybutyl DNA adducts in extrahepatic tissues of F344 rats treated chronically with 4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanone and enantiomers of 4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1butanol. Chem Res Toxicol 2009;22(5):926–936.
- Zhao L, Zhang S, An X et al. Toxicological effects of benzo[a]pyrene on DNA methylation of whole genome in ICR mice. Cell Mol Biol (Noisy-le-Grand) 2015;61(5):115–119.
- 8 Wessler I, Kirkpatrick CJ. Acetylcholine beyond neurons: the non-neuronal cholinergic system in humans. Br J Pharmacol 2008;154(8):1558–1571.
- **9** Schuller HM. Nitrosamines as nicotinic receptor ligands. Life Sci 2007;80(24–25):2274–2280.
- 10 Chowdhury P, Udupa KB. Effect of nicotine on exocytotic pancreatic secretory response: role of calcium signaling. Tob Induc Dis 2013;11(1):1.
- 11 Majumdar AP, Davis GA, Dubick MA, Geokas MC. Nicotine stimulation of protein secretion from isolated rat pancreatic acini. Am J Physiol 1985;248(2 Pt 1):G158–163.
- 12 Chowdhury P, Hosotani R, Chang L, Rayford PL. Metabolic and pathologic effects of nicotine on gastrointestinal tract and pancreas of rats. Pancreas 1990;5(2):222–229.
- **13** Schaal C, Padmanabhan J, Chellappan S. The role of nAChR and calcium signaling in pancreatic cancer

initiation and progression. Cancers 2015;7(3):1447–1471.

- 14 Al-Wadei MH, Al-Wadei HAN, Schuller HM.
 Pancreatic cancer cells and normal pancreatic duct epithelial cells express an autocrine catecholamine loop that is activated by nicotinic acetylcholine receptors α3, α5, and α7. Mol Cancer Res 2012;10(2):239–249.
- 15 Al-Wadei MH, Al-Wadei HAN, Schuller HM. Effects of chronic nicotine on the autocrine regulation of pancreatic cancer cells and pancreatic duct epithelial cells by stimulatory and inhibitory neurotransmitters. Carcinogenesis 2012;33(9):1745–1753.
- 16 Kunigal S, Ponnusamy MP, Momi N et al. Nicotine, IFN- γ and retinoic acid mediated induction of MUC4 in pancreatic cancer requires E2F1 and STAT-1 transcription factors and utilize different signaling cascades. Mol Cancer 2012;11:24.
- 17 Yonezawa S, Higashi M, Yamada N et al. Significance of mucin expression in pancreatobiliary neoplasms. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2010;17(2):108–124.
- 18 Andrianifahanana M, Moniaux N, Schmied BM et al. Mucin (MUC) gene expression in human pancreatic adenocarcinoma and chronic pancreatitis: a potential role of MUC4 as a tumor marker of diagnostic significance. Clin Cancer Res 2001;7(12):4033–4040.
- **19** Swartz MJ, Batra SK, Varshney GC et al. MUC4 expression increases progressively in pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Am J Clin Pathol 2002;117(5):791–796.
- **20** Rangaswami H, Bulbule A, Kundu GC. Osteopontin: role in cell signaling and cancer progression. Trends Cell Biol 2006;16(2):79–87.
- **21** Sarosiek K, Jones E, Chipitsyna G et al. Osteopontin (OPN) isoforms, diabetes, obesity, and cancer; what has one got to do with the other? A new role for OPN. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(4):639–650.
- 22 Chipitsyna G, Gong Q, Anandanadesan R et al. Induction of osteopontin expression by nicotine and cigarette smoke in the pancreas and pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma cells. Int J Cancer 2009;125(2):276–285.
- 23 Hosotani R, Chowdhury P, McKay D, Rayford PL. Mechanism of action of nicotine on amylase release by isolated pancreatic acini. Pharmacol Biochem Behav 1989;33(3):663–666.
- 24 Chowdhury P, Doi R, Tangoku A, Rayford PL. Structural and functional changes of rat exocrine pancreas exposed to nicotine. Int J Pancreatol 1995;18(3):257–264.
- **25** Wittel UA, Singh AP, Henley BJ et al. Cigarette smokeinduced differential expression of the genes involved in exocrine function of the rat pancreas. Pancreas 2006;33(4):364–370.

- **26** Wittel UA, Pandey KK, Andrianifahanana M et al. Chronic pancreatic inflammation induced by environmental tobacco smoke inhalation in rats. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101(1):148–159.
- 27 Hermann PC, Sancho P, Cañamero M et al. Nicotine promotes initiation and progression of KRAS-induced pancreatic cancer via Gata6-dependent dedifferentiation of acinar cells in mice. Gastroenterology 2014;147(5):1119–1133.e4.
- 28 Sperti C, Militello C, Rovati L et al. Effect of cholecystokinin analogue caerulein and cholecystokinin antagonist lorglumide on pancreatic carcinogenesis in the rat. J Surg Oncol 1994;57(1):11–16.
- **29** Dissin J, Mills LR, Mains DL et al. Experimental induction of pancreatic adenocarcinoma in rats. J Natl Cancer Inst 1975;55(4):857–864.
- 30 Bockman DE, Black O, Mills LR, Webster PD. Origin of tubular complexes developing during induction of pancreatic adenocarcinoma by 7,12-dimethylbenz(a) anthracene. Am J Pathol 1978;90(3):645–658.
- 31 Greer JB, Thrower E, Yadav D. Epidemiologic and mechanistic associations between smoking and pancreatitis. Curr Treat Options Gastroenterol 2015;13(3):332–346.
- **32** Thrower E. Pathologic cellular events in smoking-related pancreatitis. Cancers 2015;7(2):723–735.
- 33 Prokopczyk B, Hoffmann D, Bologna M et al. Identification of tobacco-derived compounds in human pancreatic juice. Chem Res Toxicol 2002;15(5):677–685.
- **34** Trushin N, Leder G, El-Bayoumy K et al. The tobacco carcinogen NNK is stereoselectively reduced by human pancreatic microsomes and cytosols. Langenbecks Arch Surg Dtsch Ges Für Chir 2008;393(4):571–579.
- **35** Anderson KE, Hammons GJ, Kadlubar FF et al. Metabolic activation of aromatic amines by human pancreas. Carcinogenesis 1997;18(5):1085–1092.
- **36** Jones NR, Lazarus P. UGT2B gene expression analysis in multiple tobacco carcinogen-targeted tissues. Drug Metab Dispos Biol Fate Chem 2014;42(4):529–536.
- 37 Kadlubar S, Anderson JP, Sweeney C et al. Phenotypic CYP2A6 variation and the risk of pancreatic cancer. JOP J. Pancreas 2009;10(3):263–270.
- 38 Duell EJ, Holly EA, Bracci PM et al. A populationbased, case-control study of polymorphisms in carcinogen-metabolizing genes, smoking, and pancreatic adenocarcinoma risk. J Natl Cancer Inst 2002;94(4):297–306.
- **39** Wang M, Abbruzzese JL, Friess H et al. DNA adducts in human pancreatic tissues and their potential role in carcinogenesis. Cancer Res 1998;58(1):38–41.

- 40 Prokopczyk B, Leder G, Trushin N et al. 4-Hydroxy-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanone, an indicator for 4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1-butanone-induced DNA damage, is not detected in human pancreatic tissue. Cancer Epidemiol Biomark Prev 2005;14(2):540–541.
- **41** Ricicki EM, Soglia JR, Teitel C et al. Detection and quantification of N-(deoxyguanosin-8-yl)-4- aminobiphenyl adducts in human pancreas tissue using capillary liquid chromatography-microelectrospray mass spectrometry. Chem Res Toxicol 2005;18(4):692–699.
- **42** Nair J, Gansauge F, Beger H et al. Increased etheno-DNA adducts in affected tissues of patients suffering from Crohn's disease, ulcerative colitis, and chronic pancreatitis. Antioxid Redox Signal 2006;8 (5–6):1003–1010.
- 43 Baker BH, Baker BS, van der Reis L, Fisher JH. Endoscopy in the diagnosis of aortoduodenal fistula. Gastrointest Endosc 1977;24(1):35–37.
- 44 Wobser E, Stadelmann O, Löffler A, Miederer SE. [Influence of cigarette smoking on basal gastric and pancreatic secretion in man]. Dtsch Med Wochenschr 1974;99(17):900–903. [in German]
- **45** Munigala S, Conwell DL, Gelrud A, Agarwal B. Heavy smoking is associated with lower age at first episode of acute pancreatitis and a higher risk of recurrence. Pancreas 2015;44(6):876–881.
- **46** Andriulli A, Botteri E, Almasio PL et al. Smoking as a cofactor for causation of chronic pancreatitis: a metaanalysis. Pancreas 2010;39(8):1205–1210.
- 47 Longnecker DS, Shinozuka H, Dekker A. Focal acinar cell dysplasia in human pancreas. Cancer 1980;45(3):534–540.
- **48** Longnecker DS, Hashida Y, Shinozuka H. Relationship of age to prevalence of focal acinar cell dysplasia in the human pancreas. J Natl Cancer Inst 1980;65(1):63–66.
- **49** Kishi K, Nakamura K, Yoshimori M et al. Morphology and pathological significance of focal acinar cell dysplasia of the human pancreas. Pancreas 1992;7(2):177–182.
- 50 Helgadottir H, Höiom V, Jönsson G et al. High risk of tobacco-related cancers in CDKN2A mutation-positive melanoma families. J Med Genet 2014;51(8):545–552.
- 51 Kawaguchi C, Sho M, Tanaka T et al. Impact of smoking on pancreatic cancer patients receiving current chemotherapy. Pancreas 2015;44(7):1155–1160.
- 52 Delitto D, Zhang D, Han S et al. Nicotine reduces survival via augmentation of paracrine HGF-MET signaling in the pancreatic cancer microenvironment. Clin Cancer Res 2016;22(7):1787–1799.

678 Chapter 89

Molecular Understanding of Development of Ductal Pancreatic Cancer

Laura D. Wood and Ralph H. Hruban

Departments of Pathology and Oncology, The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

Pancreatic cancer is predicted to be the second leading cause of cancer death by the year 2030 [1]. A fundamental understanding of the molecular underpinnings of pancreatic cancer will not only provide insight into the pathophysiology driving this neoplasm, but will also provide new tools that can be used to detect early curable pancreatic neoplasms and to treat advanced cancers.

The groundwork for our understanding of the genetic drivers of ductal adenocarcinoma was laid decades ago, but this knowledge has exploded in recent years. The first gene identified as targeted in ductal adenocarcinoma was the KRAS oncogene in the mid-1980s [2-4]. It took almost another decade before the TP53 tumor suppressor gene was shown to be inactivated in most of these cancers [5,6]. In the 1990s a team led by Scott Kern extensively characterized the allelic losses in a series of ductal adenocarcinomas and in so doing identified a number of recurrent genetic alterations, including homozygous deletions on chromosomes 9p, 13q, and 18g, in these cancers-these loci correspond to three additional tumor suppressor gene loci that drive ductal adenocarcinoma [7-9]. The homozygous deletion identified on chromosome 9p proved to target the p16/CDKN2A tumor suppressor gene, the deletion on 13q led to the discovery of the BRCA2 gene, and the homozygous deletion on 18q led to the discovery of SMAD4 (DPC4) [10,11]. Thus, by the mid-1990s the four genes most frequently targeted in ductal adenocarcinomas had been discovered (KRAS, TP53, SMAD4, p16/CDKN2A), as had one of the major familial

pancreatic cancer genes (*BRCA2*). Over the ensuing decade, a number of additional genes were found to be targeted in ductal adenocarcinomas, often using candidate gene approaches [12–14]. Most of these proved to be low prevalence genes (altered only in a small fractions of the cancers), such as *BRAF* and *FBXW7* [14].

The completion of the draft map of the human genome was completed in 2001, providing a foundation for dramatically changing the pace of gene discovery in ductal adenocarcinomas [15]. Jones and colleagues used the draft map of the human genome to Sanger sequence the complete exomes of a series of 24 well-characterized ductal adenocarcinomas, providing a first complete catalogue of protein-coding mutations in this cancer type [16]. This work had several important results: the oncogene KRAS and the tumor suppressor genes TP53, SMAD4, and p16/CDKN2A were confirmed to be the most commonly targeted "mountains" in ductal adenocarcinoma (Table 90.1), and a number of "hills" with less prevalent mutations were also identified (Table 90.2). In addition, the Jones study led to the discovery of a familial pancreatic cancer gene (PALB2) [16-18]. For the first time, a comprehensive understanding of the genetic drivers of pancreatic tumorigenesis was possible. A number of large-scale studies followed, and in recent years several groups, including the International Cancer Genome Consortium (ICGC), The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA), and a team at Baylor University, have extended Jones' whole exome sequencing study by sequencing the exomes and even genomes of additional ductal adenocarcinomas [19-22]. The time is now ripe to translate this understanding into patient care.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

 Table 90.1 "Mountains" of pancreatic tumorigenesis

Gene	Chromosome	Gene type	Function	Mechanism of alteration
KRAS	12	Oncogene	MAPK signaling	Point mutation (hotspots)
P16/CDKN2A	9	Tumor suppressor	Cell cycle regulation	Point mutation/LOH, homozygous deletion, methylation
<i>TP53</i>	17	Tumor suppressor	DNA damage response	Point mutation/LOH
SMAD4	18	Tumor suppressor	TGFβ signaling	Point mutation/LOH, homozygous deletion

LOH, loss of heterozygosity; MAPK, mitogen-activated protein kinase; TGF β , transforming growth factor β .

Table 90.2 Well-defined "hills" of pancreatic tumorigenesis

Gene	Chromosome	Function
AKT2	19	PI3K signaling
ARID1A	1	Chromatin remodeling
ATM	11	DNA repair
BRAF	7	MAPK signaling
BRCA2	17	DNA repair
CDK6	7	Cell cycle regulation
FBXW7	4	Cell cycle regulation
GATA6	18	Transcription factor
KDM6A	Х	Chromatin remodeling
MAP2K4	17	MAPK signaling
MET	7	Growth factor signaling
MLL3	7	Chromatin remodeling
MTAP*	9	Polyamine metabolism
МҮС	8	Cell cycle regulation
ROBO2	3	Axon guidance
SLIT2	4	Axon guidance
SMARCA4	19	Chromatin remodeling
TGFBR1	9	TGFβ signaling
TGFBR2	3	TGFβ signaling

* Gene often included in p16/CDKN2A homozygous deletions; PI3K, phosphoinositide 3-kinase; MAPK, mitogen-activated protein kinase; TGFβ, transforming growth factor β.

Genetic Alterations: The Four Mountains

KRAS

The *KRAS* oncogene is activated in >90% of ductal adenocarcinomas, usually by a point mutation at codon 12, 13, or 61 [23]. *KRAS* gene mutations activate a complex cascade of downstream signaling pathways including the mitogen-activated protein kinase and phosphoinositide 3'-kinase pathways [24–27]. *KRAS* gene mutations also contribute to the "Warburg effect" and increase autophagy in the neoplastic cells [24–26]. The resultant changes caused by *KRAS* gene mutations combine to promote tumorigenesis.

KRAS wild-type ductal adenocarcinomas can have other distinctive genetic alterations [14,28]. Some *KRAS* wild-type tumors harbor *BRAF* mutations, and others, as will be discussed in greater detail later, are microsatellite unstable [14,19,28].

p16/CDKN2A

The *p16/CDKN2A* tumor suppressor gene on chromosome 9p is inactivated in 90% of ductal adenocarcinomas [7,29]. In ~40% of the cancers the gene is inactivated by an intragenic mutation in one allele coupled with loss of the second allele (loss of heterozygosity, LOH). In another 40% the *p16/CDKN2A* gene is inactivated by homozygous deletion, and in 10–15% of the cancers it is inactivated by hypermethylation of the *p16/CDKN2A* gene promoter [29,30]. Loss of p16 protein function leads to the loss of a major regulator of the cell cycle. The *MTAP* gene on chromosome 9p is often included in the homozygous deletions that target *p16/CDKN2A* [31]. As will be discussed later, the deletion of *MTAP* has potential therapeutic implications.

TP53

The *TP53* tumor suppressor gene on chromosome 17p is inactivated, usually by an intragenic mutation in one allele coupled with LOH in the remaining allele, in ~75% of ductal adenocarcinomas [16,32]. Loss of p53 function disrupts a number of critical tumor suppressive pathways including response to DNA damage, apoptosis, cell cycle arrest and senescence [33]. Aberrant protein expression patterns, as seen on immunohistochemical assays, are correlated with gene mutation—these include strong diffuse nuclear expression (Fig. 90.1) as well as complete absence of expression.

SMAD4

The *SMAD4* tumor suppressor gene on chromosome 18q is inactivated in ~55% of ductal adenocarcinomas [11]. As noted earlier, *SMAD4* was discovered by Scott





Figure 90.2 Loss of SMAD4 protein expression in *SMAD4* mutant ductal adenocarcinoma. Immunohistochemistry for SMAD4 shows loss of protein expression in malignant cells, while retained expression in nonneoplastic stromal cells serves as an internal control.

Kern and colleagues as a recurrent homozygous deletion identified using a panel of microsatellite markers [11]. Subsequently, *SMAD4* has been shown to encode a protein that functions in the transforming growth factorbeta (TGF- β) pathway. Immunolabeling for the Smad4 protein is a good surrogate marker for *SMAD4* gene inactivation, as inactivating mutations in *SMAD4* are associated with loss of Smad4 protein expression (Fig. 90.2) [34].

Genetic Alterations: The Hills

In addition to the four mountains, the four genes targeted in >50% of pancreatic cancers, a growing number of genes have been found that are altered in only a small fraction (usually <10%) of ductal adenocarcinomas (Table 90.2) [16,19-21]. For example, Biankin and colleagues sequenced the exomes of close to 100 ductal adenocarcinomas and reported that genes coding for embryonic regulators of axon guidance, including ROBO and SLIT, are targeted in a minority of these cancers [20]. Sausen and colleagues report uncommon mutations in chromatin regulating genes (such as MLL3 and ARID1A) that are associated with improved survival [35]. Others have reported focal gene amplifications in ductal adenocarcinomas, including amplification of MYC, GATA6, BRAF, CDK6, and MET [21,36-38].

Chromosome Instability

In addition to the specific genes noted earlier that are targeted by focal chromosomal alterations, ductal adenocarcinomas of the pancreas are also characterized by larger chromosome abnormalities [21,39,40]. These larger chromosome abnormalities were first noted in karyotyping studies of pancreatic cancer [39]. Subsequently, the exact loci involved could be defined better in whole genome sequencing studies [21]. These latter studies also showed that chromosome instability is associated with the inactivation of DNA maintenance genes (*BRCA1*, *BRCA2*, or *PALB2*) and a DNA damage repair deficiency mutational signature [21].

Microsatellite Instability

A small fraction (2–3%) of pancreatic cancers have microsatellite instability, with defective DNA repair pathways leading to a large number of point mutations [28,41,42]. Some pancreatic cancers with microsatellite instability (also known as MSI-high cancers) arise in association with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN) and others have a characteristic medullary histology that includes poor differentiation, a syncytial growth pattern, and pushing tumor borders (Fig. 90.3) [41]. These carcinomas are important to recognize because, despite their poor differentiation, they are associated with a good prognosis [41,42]. In addition, as will be discussed later, MSI-high pancreatic cancers may be particularly sensitive to immunotherapies [43].



Figure 90.3 Medullary carcinoma. The characteristic morphology of medullary carcinoma (poor differentiation, syncytial growth, pushing borders) is frequently seen in tumors with microsatellite instability.

Mitochondrial Gene Mutations

Although we tend to focus on the nuclear genome, eukaryotic cells also have a mitochondrial genome. Jones and colleagues sequenced the mitochondrial genome (mtDNA) of a series of pancreatic cancers and homoplasmic mtDNA somatic mutations were identified in nearly all of the cancers [44]. While it could not be determined whether any of these mtDNA mutations were driving the neoplastic process, Jones and colleagues were able to show that mtDNA is greatly (six- to eightfold) increased in ductal adenocarcinoma cells relative to normal cells. This finding suggests that mtDNA mutations may be easier to detect than nuclear mutations, and that mtDNA mutations may be useful in screening tests [44,45].

Expression Changes

A number of genes are overexpressed in ductal adenocarcinomas relative to normal nonneoplastic pancreatic ductal cells [46–52]. Many of these overexpressed genes were identified at the mRNA level using techniques such as serial analysis of gene expression (SAGE) and expression microarrays, and then protein overexpression was confirmed using Western blotting or immunohistochemical labeling [46–52]. Other overexpressed proteins were discovered using mass spectrometry and other proteomic approaches [53]. The list of genes and proteins overexpressed in ductal adenocarcinomas is long, and includes mesothelin, claudins, annexins, S-100-related proteins, and others [48,54–59]. Pandey and colleagues have reviewed the literature and established a centralized resource for the collection and sharing of these overexpressed genes [60,61]. As discussed later, differentially expressed genes may be useful targets for developing early detection tests and for novel therapies. The technologies to distinguish quantitatively among peptides are now so refined that normal proteins can be distinguished from mutant proteins created by some of the DNA mutations discussed earlier [62].

In addition to the overexpressed genes, a number of genes are downregulated in ductal adenocarcinomas. Promoter hypermethylation often accounts for this downregulation [63]. Genome-wide analyses of DNA methylation in ductal adenocarcinomas have identified over 1,000 genes that are differentially methylated in pancreatic cancer relative to normal pancreatic ductal cells, and many of these differentially methylated genes are differentially expressed at the protein level [63,64].

MicroRNA are small noncoding RNA that have emerged as important regulators of a number of cell functions, and the expression of a number of microRNA is dysregulated in ductal adenocarcinomas of the pancreas [65]. These microRNA include miR-21, miR-101, miR-155, miR-192, miR-193, miR-194, miR-196, miR-210, and miR-335 [65,66]. Some of these microRNA have been proposed as prognosticators and others as potential therapeutic targets in ductal adenocarcinomas [67].

Precursor Lesions

Most invasive ductal adenocarcinomas of the pancreas are widely metastatic and incurable at the time of diagnosis [68]. We believe that early detection is one of the best hopes to impact the dismal prognosis associated with these cancers. An understanding of the biology of the precursor lesions that give rise to invasive carcinoma is therefore essential.

Three precursor lesions are currently recognized: pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN), intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN), and mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN) (Table 90.3). A number of studies have examined the genetic alterations and gene expression changes in these precursors, and increasing degrees of dysplasia are associated with the accumulation of genetic alterations and changes in gene expression [66,69-71]. Lesions with high-grade dysplasia have many of the same changes that are found in invasive ductal adenocarcinomas [66,69-71]. For example, most of the microRNA overexpressed in invasive ductal adenocarcinoma are also overexpressed in precursor lesions with high-grade dysplasia. These findings suggest that gene mutations and changes in expression may be useful markers for the early detection of pancreatic neoplasms [66].

Precursor	Abbreviation	Location	Size	Key genetic alterations
Pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia	PanIN	Head = Tail	<0.5 cm	Early: KRAS, CDKN2A Late: TP53, SMAD4
Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm	IPMN	Head > Tail	≥1 cm	Early: KRAS, GNAS, RNF43, CDKN2A Late: TP53, SMAD4
Mucinous cystic neoplasm	MCN	Tail > Head	Broad range	Early: KRAS, RNF43, CDKN2A Late: TP53, SMAD4

Table 90.3 Precursors to ductal adenocarcinoma

Neoplasms with Acinar Differentiation

Although the vast majority of "pancreatic cancers" are ductal adenocarcinomas, malignancies with acinar differentiation do occur, and these cancers are clinically and molecularly unique [72]. Acinar cell carcinomas form solid masses in older adults and have a poor prognosis. Recent whole exome sequencing studies have revealed that acinar cell carcinomas exhibit striking genomic stability, commonly having either microsatellite instability or chromosomal instability [72]. There is striking heterogeneity in the genes altered in individual tumors, with no single gene mutated in >30% of cancers [72]. Uncommon mutations occurred in well-characterized drivers of ductal adenocarcinoma (SMAD4) and pancreatic cystic neoplasms (GNAS), as well as genes commonly altered in other tumor types (APC, BRAF). Pancreatoblastoma, the most common pancreatic tumor in childhood, can contain a variety of cell types but at a minimum contains an acinar component and squamoid nests. These neoplasms contain far fewer somatic mutations than acinar cell carcinomas, and alterations in the Wnt pathway (APC, CTNNB1) as well as loss of a highly imprinted region on chromosome 11p are the most common genetic alterations [72,73].

Clinical Applications

These are exciting times. We are on the cusp of translating our growing understanding of the underlying biology of pancreatic cancer into patient care. We anticipate that in the near future, new molecular approaches will be developed to enhance the early detection, diagnosis, treatment, and monitoring of pancreatic cancer. Let us give examples of each of these.

Early detection is one of the most promising areas for the translation of molecular genetics into patient care. For example, mutant *GNAS* shed from noninvasive IPMN can be detected in secretin-stimulated pancreatic secretions (pancreatic juice) collected at the time of endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) [74]. Similarly, mutant *KRAS* shed from early stage (operable) ductal adenocarcinomas of the pancreas is detectable in the blood [75]. Panels of new biomarkers such as tumor-specific genetic mutations, applied to the right biosamples, will provide exciting new opportunities for the early detection of curable pancreatic neoplasms.

Molecular genetics can also be used to supplement tissue diagnoses. For example, in patients with a known pancreatic cancer it can be difficult to determine if an adenocarcinoma in a distant site, such as the lung, represents a metastasis or a new primary. In these instances, the loss of Smad4 expression, as determined by immunohistochemical labeling, supports the diagnosis of a metastasis from a pancreatic primary over a second lung primary (Fig. 90.2) [34].

Notable advances have also been made in the application of molecular genetics to personalized therapy of ductal adenocarcinomas. Five examples include: (i) Approximately 2-3% of pancreatic cancers are microsatellite unstable (MSI-high), and these cancers appear to be remarkably sensitive to immunotherapy, particularly with PD-1 blocking agents [43]. (ii) Most pancreatic cancers overexpress mesothelin and a number of anti-mesothelin specific vaccines have been developed [76,77]. (iii) Pancreatic cancers with a mutation signature indicative of DNA damage repair deficiency (including those with BRCA2 mutations) are likely to respond to specific chemotherapeutic regimens, including platinum agents and poly(ADP ribose) polymerase (PARP) inhibitors [78,79]. (iv) KRAS wild-type ductal adenocarcinomas often harbor BRAF mutations, and these BRAF mutant cancers are highly sensitive to targeted BRAF inhibition [19]. (v) As mentioned earlier, the MTAP gene on chromosome 9p is homozygously deleted with P16/CDKN2A in 30-40% of pancreatic cancers. This gene codes for the enzyme methylthioadenosine phosphorylase (MTAP), and MTAP-deficient cells may be differentially sensitive to methylthioadenosine (MTA, the substrate for the MTAP enzyme) and to small molecular inhibition of protein arginine methyltransferase 5 (PRMT5, an enzyme upstream from MTAP) [80,81].

Finally, a molecular genetics approach can be used to monitor patients for response to therapy. Neoplasms release mutant DNA into the circulation (circulating tumor DNA, ctDNA) and this ctDNA can be quantified [35,75]. Velculescu and colleagues have shown that monitoring ctDNA can be used to quantify the response of a neoplasm to therapy.

Summary and Conclusions

These are the best of times. Hundreds of ductal adenocarcinomas of the pancreas have been sequenced, and the fundamental drivers of tumorigenesis in the pancreas are now defined. These drivers give us new tools for the early detection of pancreatic neoplasms, and it is

References

- 1 Rahib L, Smith BD, Aizenberg R et al. Projecting cancer incidence and deaths to 2030: the unexpected burden of thyroid, liver, and pancreas cancers in the United States. Cancer Res 2014;74:2913–2921.
- 2 Hirai H, Okabe T, Anraku Y et al. Activation of the c-K-ras oncogene in a human pancreas carcinoma. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1985;127:168–174.
- **3** Almoguera C, Shibata D, Forrester K et al. Most human carcinomas of the exocrine pancreas contain mutant c-K-ras genes. Cell 1988;53:549–554.
- 4 Smit VTHBM, Boot AJM, Smits AMM et al. K-ras codon 12 mutations occur very frequently in pancreatic adenocarcinomas. Nucleic Acids Res 1988;16:7773–7782.
- 5 Barton CM, Staddon SL, Hughes CM et al. Abnormalities of the p53 tumor suppressor gene in human pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 1991;64:1076–1082.
- 6 Levine AJ, Mormand J, Finley CA. The p53 tumor suppressor gene. Nature 1991;351:453–456.
- 7 Caldas C, Hahn SA, da Costa LT et al. Frequent somatic mutations and homozygous deletions of the p16 (MTS1) gene in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Nature Genet 1994;8:27–32.
- **8** Seymour A, Hruban RH, Redston MS et al. Allelotype of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Research 1994;54:2761–2764.
- **9** Hahn SA, Seymour AB, Hoque AT et al. Allelotype of pancreatic adenocarcinoma using xenograft enrichment. Cancer Research 1995;55:4670–4675.
- 10 Schutte M, da Costa LT, Hahn SA et al. Identification by representational difference analysis of a homozygous deletion in pancreatic carcinoma that lies within the BRCA2 region. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1995;92:5950–5954.
- 11 Hahn SA, Schutte M, Hoque AT et al. DPC4, a candidate tumor suppressor gene at human chromosome 18q21.1. Science 1996;271:350–353.

hoped that these early detection efforts will save lives, especially when applied to high-risk populations such as individuals with a deleterious germline mutation in a familial pancreatic cancer gene. Despite our best efforts at early detection, we recognize that most patients will still be diagnosed with an invasive carcinoma, and new approaches to personalized therapies are needed. These may include immunotherapy for MSI-high cancers and PARP inhibitors for *BRCA2* mutant cancers. In the near future we will also be able to follow the effectiveness of new therapies using novel approaches such as monitoring circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA). The future is bright!

- 12 Su GH, Hruban RH, Bova GS et al. Germline and somatic mutations of the STK11/LKB1 Peutz-Jeghers gene in pancreatic and biliary cancers. Am J Pathol 1999;154:1835–1840.
- 13 Su GH, Bansal R, Murphy KM et al. ACVR1B (ALK4, activin receptor type 1B) gene mutations in pancreatic carcinoma. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001;98:3254–3257.
- 14 Calhoun ES, Jones JB, Ashfaq R et al. BRAF and FBXW7 (CDC4, FBW7, AGO, SEL10) mutations in distinct subsets of pancreatic cancer: potential therapeutic targets. Am J Pathol 2003;163:1255–1260.
- 15 Lander ES, Linton LM, Birren B et al. Initial sequencing and analysis of the human genome. Nature 2001;409:860–921.
- 16 Jones S, Zhang X, Parsons DW et al. Core signaling pathways in human pancreatic cancers revealed by global genomic analyses. Science 2008;321:1801–1806.
- 17 Jones S, Hruban RH, Kamiyama M et al. Exomic sequencing identifies PALB2 as a pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene. Science 2009;324:217.
- 18 Jones S, Li M, Parsons DW et al. Somatic mutations in the chromatin remodeling gene ARID1A occur in several tumor types. Hum Mutat 2012;33:100–103.
- 19 Witkiewicz AK, McMillan EA, Balaji U et al. Wholeexome sequencing of pancreatic cancer defines genetic diversity and therapeutic targets. Nat Commun 2015;6:6744.
- **20** Biankin AV, Waddell N, Kassahn KS et al. Pancreatic cancer genomes reveal aberrations in axon guidance pathway genes. Nature 2012;491:399–405.
- **21** Waddell N, Pajic M, Patch AM et al. Whole genomes redefine the mutational landscape of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2015;518:495–501.
- **22** Bailey P, Chang DK, Nones K et al. Genomic analyses identify molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2016;531(7592):47–52.

- 23 Hruban RH, van Mansfeld ADM, Offerhaus GJ et al. K-ras oncogene activation in adenocarcinoma of the human pancreas. A study of 82 carcinomas using a combination of mutant-enriched polymerase chain reaction analysis and allele-specific oligonucleotide hybridization. Am J Pathol 1993;143:545–554.
- 24 Collisson EA, Trejo CL, Silva JM, et al. A central role for RAF-->MEK-->ERK signaling in the genesis of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer Discov 2012;2:685–693.
- **25** Ryan DP, Hong TS, Bardeesy N. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma. N Engl J Med 2014;371:1039–1049.
- **26** McCormick F. KRAS as a therapeutic target. Clin Cancer Res 2015;21:1797–1801.
- 27 Bournet B, Buscail C, Muscari F, Cordelier P, Buscail L. Targeting KRAS for diagnosis, prognosis, and treatment of pancreatic cancer: hopes and realities. Eur J Cancer 2015;54:75–83.
- 28 Goggins M, Offerhaus GJ, Hilgers W et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinomas with DNA replication errors (RER+) are associated with wild-type K-ras and characteristic histopathology. Poor differentiation, a syncytial growth pattern, and pushing borders suggest RER+. Am J Pathol 1998;152:1501–1507.
- **29** Rozenblum E, Schutte M, Goggins M et al. Tumorsuppressive pathways in pancreatic carcinoma. Cancer Research 1997;57:1731–1734.
- 30 Schutte M, Hruban RH, Geradts J et al. Abrogation of the Rb/p16 tumor-suppressive pathway in virtually all pancreatic carcinomas. Cancer Research 1997;57:3126–3130.
- **31** Hustinx SR, Hruban RH, Leoni LM et al. Homozygous deletion of the MTAP gene in invasive adenocarcinoma of the pancreas and in periampullary cancer: a potential new target for therapy. Cancer Biol Ther 2005;4:83–86.
- Redston MS, Caldas C, Seymour AB et al. p53 Mutations in pancreatic carcinoma and evidence of common involvement of homocopolymer tracts in DNA microdeletions. Cancer Research 1994;54:3025–3033.
- **33** Kim MP, Zhang Y, Lozano G. Mutant p53: multiple mechanisms define biologic activity in cancer. Front Oncol 2015;5:249.
- **34** Wilentz RE, Su GH, Dai JL et al. Immunohistochemical labeling for Dpc4 mirrors genetic status in pancreatic adenocarcinomas: a new marker of DPC4 inactivation. Am J Pathol 2000;156:37–43.
- 35 Sausen M, Phallen J, Adleff V et al. Clinical implications of genomic alterations in the tumour and circulation of pancreatic cancer patients. Nat Commun 2015;6:7686.
- **36** Kwei KA, Bashyam MD, Kao J et al. Genomic profiling identifies GATA6 as a candidate oncogene amplified in pancreatobiliary cancer. PLoS Genet 2008;4:e1000081.

- 37 Fu B, Luo M, Lakkur S, Lucito R, Iacobuzio-Donahue CA. Frequent genomic copy number gain and overexpression of GATA-6 in pancreatic carcinoma. Cancer Biol Ther 2008;7:1593–1601.
- **38** Armengol G, Knuutila S, Lluis F et al. DNA copy number changes and evaluation of MYC, IGF1R, and FES amplification in xenografts of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Genet Cytogenet 2000;116:133–141.
- **39** Griffin CA, Hruban RH, Morsberger L et al. Consistent chromosome abnormalities in adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Cancer Research 1995;55:2394–2399.
- **40** Brat DJ, Hahn SA, Griffin CA et al. The structural basis of molecular genetic deletions. An integration of classical cytogenetic and molecular analyses in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Am J Pathol 1997;150:383–391.
- **41** Wilentz RE, Goggins M, Redston M et al. Genetic, immunohistochemical, and clinical features of medullary carcinoma of the pancreas: a newly described and characterized entity. Am J Pathol 2000;156:1641–1651.
- **42** Nakata B, Wang YQ, Yashiro M et al. Prognostic value of microsatellite instability in resectable pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2002;8:2536–2540.
- **43** Le DT, Uram JN, Wang H et al. PD-1 blockade in tumors with mismatch-repair deficiency. N Engl J Med 2015;372:2509–2520.
- 44 Jones JB, Song JJ, Hempen PM, et al. Detection of mitochondrial DNA mutations in pancreatic cancer offers a "mass"-ive advantage over detection of nuclear DNA mutations. Cancer Research 2001;61:1299–1304.
- **45** Kassauei K, Habbe N, Mullendore ME et al. Mitochondrial DNA mutations in pancreatic cancer. Int J Gastrointest Cancer 2006;37:57–64.
- **46** Zhang L, Zhou W, Velculescu VE et al. Gene expression profiles in normal and cancer cells. Science 1997;276:1268–1272.
- 47 Zhou W, Sokoll LJ, Bruzek DJ et al. Identifying markers for pancreatic cancer by gene expression analysis. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1998;7:109–112.
- **48** Argani P, Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Ryu B et al. Mesothelin is overexpressed in the vast majority of ductal adenocarcinomas of the pancreas: identification of a new pancreatic cancer marker by serial analysis of gene expression (SAGE). Clin Cancer Res 2001;7:3862–3868.
- **49** Ryu B, Jones J, Blades NJ et al. Relationships and differentially expressed genes among pancreatic cancers examined by large-scale serial analysis of gene expression. Cancer Res 2002;62:819–826.
- 50 Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Maitra A et al. Discovery of novel tumor markers of pancreatic cancer using global gene expression technology. Am J Pathol 2002;160:1239–1249.

686 Chapter 90

- 51 Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Ryu B, Hruban RH, Kern SE. Exploring the host desmoplastic response to pancreatic carcinoma: gene expression of stromal and neoplastic cells at the site of primary invasion. Am J Pathol 2002;160:91–99.
- 52 Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Maitra A, Olsen M et al. Exploration of global gene expression patterns in pancreatic adenocarcinoma using cDNA microarrays. Am J Pathol 2003;162:1151–1162.
- 53 Gronborg M, Kristiansen TZ, Iwahori A et al. Biomarker discovery from pancreatic cancer secretome using a differential proteomic approach. Mol Cell Proteomics 2006;5:157–171.
- 54 Karanjawala ZE, Illei PB, Ashfaq R et al. New markers of pancreatic cancer identified through differential gene expression analyses: claudin 18 and annexin A8. Am J Surg Pathol 2008;32:188–196.
- 55 Rosty C, Ueki T, Argani P et al. Overexpression of S100A4 in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas is associated with poor differentiation and DNA hypomethylation. Am J Pathol 2002;160:45–50.
- 56 Crnogorac-Jurcevic T, Missiaglia E, Blaveri E et al. Molecular alterations in pancreatic carcinoma: expression profiling shows that dysregulated expression of \$100 genes is highly prevalent. J Pathol 2003;201:63–74.
- **57** Vimalachandran D, Greenhalf W, Thompson C et al. High nuclear S100A6 (Calcyclin) is significantly associated with poor survival in pancreatic cancer patients. Cancer Research 2005;65:3218–3225.
- 58 Ohuchida K, Mizumoto K, Ohhashi S et al. S100A11, a putative tumor suppressor gene, is overexpressed in pancreatic carcinogenesis. Clin Cancer Res 2006;12:5417–5422.
- **59** Ohuchida K, Mizumoto K, Egami T et al. S100P is an early developmental marker of pancreatic carcinogenesis. Clin Cancer Res 2006;12:5411–5416.
- **60** Harsha HC, Kandasamy K, Ranganathan P et al. A compendium of potential biomarkers of pancreatic cancer. PLoS Med 2009;6:e1000046.
- **61** Thomas JK, Kim MS, Balakrishnan L et al. Pancreatic Cancer Database: an integrative resource for pancreatic cancer. Cancer Biol Ther 2014;15(8):963–967.
- **62** Wang Q, Chaerkady R, Wu J et al. Mutant proteins as cancer-specific biomarkers. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:2444–2449.
- **63** Sato N, Fukushima N, Maitra A et al. Discovery of novel targets for aberrant methylation in pancreatic carcinoma using high-throughput microarrays. Cancer Res 2003;63:3735–3742.
- **64** Vincent A, Omura N, Hong SM et al. Genome-wide analysis of promoter methylation associated with gene expression profile in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2011;17:4341–4354.

- 65 Hernandez YG, Lucas AL. MicroRNA in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and its precursor lesions. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2016;8:18–29.
- 66 Ryu JK, Hong SM, Karikari CA, Hruban RH, Goggins MG, Maitra A. Aberrant microRNA-155 expression is an early event in the mutlistep progression of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Pancreatology 2010;10(1):66–73.
- **67** Dhayat SA, Abdeen B, Kohler G et al. MicroRNA-100 and microRNA-21 as markers of survival and chemotherapy response in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma UICC stage II. Clin Epigenetics 2015;7:132.
- **68** Wolfgang CL, Herman JM, Laheru DA et al. Recent progress in pancreatic cancer. CA Cancer J Clin 2013;63:318–348.
- **69** Maitra A, Adsay NV, Argani P et al. Multicomponent analysis of the pancreatic adenocarcinoma progression model using a pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia tissue microarray. Mod Pathol 2003;16:902–912.
- **70** Ryu JK, Matthaei H, Dal Molin M et al. Elevated microRNA miR-21 levels in pancreatic cyst fluid are predictive of mucinous precursor lesions of ductal adenocarcinoma. Pancreatology 2011;11:343–350.
- 71 Amato E, Molin MD, Mafficini A et al. Targeted next-generation sequencing of cancer genes dissects the molecular profiles of intraductal papillary neoplasms of the pancreas. J Pathol 2014;233:217–227.
- **72** Jiao Y, Yonescu R, Offerhaus GJ et al. Whole-exome sequencing of pancreatic neoplasms with acinar differentiation. J Pathol 2014;232:428–435.
- 73 Abraham SC, Wu TT, Klimstra DS, Finn L, Hruban RH. Distinctive molecular genetic alterations in sporadic and familial adenomatous polyposis-associated pancreatoblastomas: frequent alterations in the APC/ beta-catenin pathway and chromosome 11p. Am J Pathol 2001;159:1619–1627.
- 74 Kanda M, Knight S, Topazian M et al. Mutant GNAS detected in duodenal collections of secretin-stimulated pancreatic juice indicates the presence or emergence of pancreatic cysts. Gut 2013;62(7):1024–1033.
- **75** Bettegowda C, Sausen M, Leary RJ et al. Detection of circulating tumor DNA in early- and late-stage human malignancies. Sci Transl Med 2014;6:224ra224.
- 76 Hung CF, Calizo R, Tsai YC, He L, Wu TC. A DNA vaccine encoding a single-chain trimer of HLA-A2 linked to human mesothelin peptide generates antitumor effects against human mesothelin-expressing tumors. Vaccine 2006;25:127–135.
- 77 Leao IC, Ganesan P, Armstrong TD, Jaffee EM. Effective depletion of regulatory T cells allows the recruitments of mesothelin-specific CD8 + cells to the antitumor immune response against a mesothelinexpressing mouse pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Clin Transl Sci 2008;1:228–239.
- 78 Cui Y, Brosnan JA, Blackford AL et al. Genetically defined subsets of human pancreatic cancer demonstrate unique in vitro chemosensitivity. Clin Cancer Res 2012;18(23):6519–6530.
- **79** Lowery MA, Kelsen DP, Stadler ZK et al. An emerging entity: pancreatic adenocarcinoma associated with a known BRCA mutation: clinical descriptors, treatment implications, and future directions. Oncologist 2011;16:1397–1402.
- **80** Kryukov GV, Wilson FH et al. MTAP deletion confers enhanced dependency on the PRMT5 arginine methyltransferase in cancer cells. Science 2016;351:1214–1218.
- 81 Mavrakis KJ, McDonald ER, 3rd, Schlabach MR et al. Disordered methionine metabolism in MTAP/ CDKN2A-deleted cancers leads to dependence on PRMT5. Science 2016;351:1208–1213.

91

Familial Pancreatic Cancer

Alison P. Klein

Departments of Oncology and Epidemiology, Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Center, Johns Hopkins School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

Pancreatic cancer, like all cancers, is fundamentally a genetic disease driven by both acquired and inherited genetic changes. Having a family history of pancreatic cancer is one of the strongest risk factors for the development of pancreatic cancer [1,2].

Familial Pancreatic Cancer

Familial pancreatic cancer is defined as a kindred in which a pair of first-degree relatives have been diagnosed with pancreatic cancer (i.e., a parent and child or a pair of siblings). Observational studies suggest that having at least one single family member with pancreatic cancer increases the risk of pancreatic cancer 1.5- to 13-fold [1,3–11]. Prospective studies within the National Familial Pancreatic Tumor Registry have shown that first-degree relatives of familial pancreatic cancer patients (individuals with at least two family members with pancreatic cancer) have a 6.79-fold, 95% CI: 4.54–9.75 increased risk of pancreatic cancer [1].

Unlike other inherited cancer syndromes where there is a profound difference in the mean age of onset between the familial and sporadic forms of the disease, the age of onset of pancreatic cancer in patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer is at most 6 years younger than those with sporadic disease [12,13], with other studies showing no age difference [9,14].

In addition to higher pancreatic cancer risk, relatives of familial pancreatic cancer patients have a higher risk of other cancers. Relatives of familial pancreatic cancer patients have a significantly increased risk of dying from breast (wSMR 1.66, 95% CI: 1.15–2.34), ovarian (wSMR 2.05, 95% CI: 1.10-3.49), and bile duct cancers (wSMR 2.89, 95% CI: 1.04-6.39). Relatives of sporadic pancreatic cancer patients are at higher risk of bile duct cancer (wSMR 3.01, 95% CI: 1.09-6.67) [15]. Other studies also showed pancreatic cancer patients are more likely to report a family member with prostate cancer (OR 1.45, 95% CI: 1.12-1.89) [11] or liver carcinoma (SIR 2.70, 95% CI: 1.51-4.46) [16].

Pathology of Familial Pancreatic Cancer

The pathologic phenotype of cancers that develop in individuals with a hereditary cancer syndrome can differ from the phenotype of cancers that develop in patients with apparently sporadic disease, such as mismatch repair deficient cancers among Lynch syndrome patients [17,18], or an excess of triple-negative breast cancers among BRCA1 mutation carriers [19]. In contrast, familial and apparently sporadic pancreatic cancer appear remarkably similar. A review, blinded to family history, of 519 familial and 651 sporadic pancreatic cancers [20] reported no statistically significant differences in histologic subtypes between familial and apparently sporadic invasive pancreatic cancers. Additionally, among resected tumors there were no significant differences in mean tumor size, location, perineural invasion, angiolymphatic invasion, lymph node metastasis, or pathologic stage. The somatic genetic profile of familial pancreatic cancer does not differ from that of apparently sporadic cancer [12]. In combination, these data further support the finding that the etiology of familial and sporadic pancreatic cancer is very similar.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

In contrast, there is evidence supporting an increased prevalence of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN) and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia in the pancreata of individuals with familial pancreatic cancer compared to those with sporadic disease. Familial pancreatic cancer patients had a significantly higher rate of PanIN per square centimeter 2.75 (95% CI: 2.05–3.70; adjusted for age) than patients with sporadic pancreatic cancer. The precursor lesions observed in familial patients were more advanced than those observed in patients with sporadic disease, relative rate of PanIN-3 lesions 4.20 (95% CI: 2.22–7.93) and the observation of high-grade IPMN was limited to familial cases [21].

Predisposition Genes

The ability to understand the inherited genetic variation that increases risk of pancreatic cancer is hindered by its underlying genetic heterogeneity [22]. Advances in both genotyping and sequencing technology has led to the identification of several new high-penetrance mutations associated with pancreatic cancer risk [22-24] and common genetic variation associated with an increase in pancreatic cancer risk [25-28]. However, mutations in the high-penetrance genes that are firmly associated with pancreatic cancer explain only about 20% of the familial clustering of pancreatic cancer and the causative mutations have yet to be identified in ~80% of familial pancreatic cancer kindreds. This 80% is likely due to a combination of high-penetrance mutations, polygenic effects, and environmental effects. For the 20% of familial pancreatic cancer kindreds where a causative mutation has been identified, knowledge of the precise genetic mutation can help guide therapeutic decisions for those who develop pancreatic cancer and early detection screening choices for at-risk relatives. Examples include: early detection screening clinical trials using imaging techniques for patients who have a strong family history of pancreatic cancer and/or carry germline mutations in established familial pancreatic cancer genes [29-33], increased sensitivity of BRCA2 or PALB2 deficient cancers to Parp inhibitors (PARP) or Mitomycin C [34–37], and improved survival of pancreatic cancer patients with a family history of breast, ovarian, or pancreatic cancer when treated with platinum-containing agents [38].

BRCA2

Of the individuals who undergo germline genetic testing of pancreatic cancer, mutations in *BRCA2* account for the largest proportion of individuals with identifiable mutations [39]. Mutations in the *BRCA2* gene are best known for predisposing to breast and ovarian cancers yet carriers are also at increased risk of prostate and

pancreatic cancer. The first report of an increased frequency of BRCA2 mutations in pancreatic cancer was by Goggins et al., who reported deleterious BRCA2 mutations in 7% of pancreatic cancer patients, unselected for family history [40]. BRCA2 mutation prevalence has been shown to vary somewhat by family history with prevalence estimates as high at 16% for pancreatic cancer patients reporting three or more family members with pancreatic cancer [41], 12% in German pancreatic cancer patients from families with a least two pancreatic cancers [42], and 6% among US and Canadian pancreatic cancer patients with a first- or second-degree relative with pancreatic cancer [43]. Like the initial report by Goggins et al., more recent studies have also demonstrated that a substantial fraction, up to 3.6%, of pancreatic cancer patients, unselected for family history, carry deleterious mutations in BRCA2 [44]. While some families found to have deleterious BRCA2 mutations report a family history of breast and/or ovarian cancer, many do not [40,41]. Deleterious BRCA2 mutations have also been reported in 4.6% of resected Ashkenazi Jewish pancreatic cancer patients, irrespective of family history of cancer [45]. Studies of the lifetime risk of pancreatic cancer among BRCA2 carriers are limited to families ascertained based on a history of breast/ovarian cancer, and suggest a 3.51- to 5.79-fold increased risk of pancreatic cancer [46,47].

BRCA1

Individuals who carry deleterious mutations in *BRCA1* have also been shown to be at increased risk of pancreatic cancer. However, risk of pancreatic cancer in *BRCA1* carriers is thought to be less than that of *BRCA2* carriers. Studies of the lifetime risk of pancreatic cancer in *BRCA1* carriers are limited to families ascertained based upon a history of breast and/or ovarian cancer. Risk estimates range from 2.26- to 4.11-fold [47,48]. While not all studies report an excess of *BRCA1* mutations among patient with pancreatic cancer [45,49], other studies have reported a prevalence of 1.2% in patients with familial pancreatic cancer [39]. As with *BRCA2*, the lack of a reported family history of breast and/or ovarian cancer does not rule out the presence of a deleterious *BRCA1* mutation.

PALB2

Mutations in the *PALB2* gene, a binding partner of *BRCA2*, have also been associated with pancreatic cancer risk. While the initial reports suggested that up to 3% of FPC patients carry deleterious *PALB2* mutation [23], subsequent studies suggest the prevalence may be closer to 1% [39,50,51].

ATM

Recently, mutations in the DNA repair gene *ATM* have also been associated with familial pancreatic cancer. Approximately 2.6–3.4% [22,24] of patients with familial pancreatic cancer harbor deleterious mutations in *ATM*. Mutations in *ATM* have also been reported in apparently sporadic pancreatic cancer patients [52].

CDKN2A

Germline *p16/CDKN2A* mutations have been reported in 2.5% of patients with familial pancreatic cancer [39] and are associated with a 38-fold increased risk of pancreatic cancer [53]. Mutation carriers have a lifetime risk of pancreatic cancer of 17% [54,55].

Lynch Syndrome

Individuals with Lynch syndrome have been shown to have a 3.68% (95% CI: 1.45–5.88) risk of pancreatic cancer by age 70 [56].

Peutz-Jeghers

Individuals with Peutz–Jeghers syndrome have a remarkably high risk of 11–32% [57] of developing pancreatic cancer [58,59].

Hereditary Pancreatitis

The risk of developing pancreatic cancer is extremely high among individuals with hereditary pancreatitis, risk by age 70 is 30–40% [60,61]. Individuals with hereditary pancreatitis who smoke develop the disease 20 years

References

- 1 Brune KA, Lau B, Palmisano E et al. Importance of age of onset in pancreatic cancer kindreds. J Natl Cancer Inst 2010;102(2):119–126.
- 2 Klein AP, Brune KA, Petersen GM et al. Prospective risk of pancreatic cancer in familial pancreatic cancer kindreds. Cancer Res 2004;64(7):2634–2638.
- **3** Falk RT, Pickle LW, Fontham ET et al. Life-style risk factors for pancreatic cancer in Louisiana: a case-control study. Am J Epidemiol 1988;128(2):324–336.
- 4 Friedman GD, Van Den Eeden SK. Risk factors for pancreatic cancer: an exploratory study. Int J Epidemiol 1993:30–37.
- **5** Fernandez E, La Vecchia C, d'Avanzo B et al. Family history and the risk of liver, gallbladder, and pancreatic

prior to non-smokers [61]. A portion of patients with hereditary pancreatitis have inherited mutation in the *PRSS1* genes [62–64].

Common Genetic Variants

In addition to mutations in high-penetrance genes, several recent genome-wide association studies have identified common variants in the following regions as also significantly associated with pancreatic cancer risk: 9q34(*ABO*), 13q21, 1q31(NR5A2), 5p15.33 (*CLPTM1L* and *TERT*)), 7q32.3, 16q23.1 (*BCAR1/CTRB1/CTRB2*), 13q12.12 (*PDX1*), 22q12.1 (*ZNRF3*), 2p13.3 (near *ETAA1*), 3q29 (*TP63*), 7p13 (*SUGCT*), 17q25.1 (*LINC00673*) [25–28,65]. Individually, these variants have only a small effect on pancreatic cancer increase with per-allele odds ratios ranging from 1.1 to 1.3. Many of these same variants have also been shown to have a similar association with familial pancreatic cancer [66].

Summary

Inherited genetic variants play an important role in pancreatic cancer risk. Individuals with a family history of pancreatic cancer have been shown to be at increased risk of developing pancreatic cancer as well as other cancers. The genetic underpinnings of the familial clustering of pancreatic cancer is highly heterogeneous. However, an understanding of the causative genetic mutations can help inform early detection screening in at-risk individuals and treatment decisions for those who do develop pancreatic cancer.

cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 1994;3(3):209–212.

- 6 Price TF, Payne RL, Oberleitner MG. Familial pancreatic cancer in south Louisiana. Cancer Nurs 1996;19(4):275–282.
- 7 Ghadirian P, Boyle P, Simard A et al. Reported family aggregation of pancreatic cancer within a populationbased case-control study in the Francophone community in Montreal, Canada. Int J Pancreatol 1991;10(3–4):183–196.
- 8 Coughlin SS, Calle EE, Patel AV et al. Predictors of pancreatic cancer mortality among a large cohort of United States adults. Cancer Causes Control 2000;11(10):915–923.
- 9 Schenk M, Schwartz AG, O'Neal E et al. Familial risk of pancreatic cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2001;93(8):640–644.

- 10 Silverman DT. Risk factors for pancreatic cancer: a case-control study based on direct interviews. Teratog Carcinog Mutagen 2001;21(1):7–25.
- 11 Jacobs EJ, Chanock SJ, Fuchs CS et al. Family history of cancer and risk of pancreatic cancer: a pooled analysis from the Pancreatic Cancer Cohort Consortium (PanScan). Int J Cancer;127(6):1421–1428.
- 12 Norris AL, Roberts NJ, Jones S et al. Familial and sporadic pancreatic cancer share the same molecular pathogenesis. Fam Cancer 2015;14(1):95–103.
- Petersen GM, de Andrade M, Goggins M et al.
 Pancreatic cancer genetic epidemiology consortium.
 Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2006;15(4):704–710.
- 14 Silverman DT, Schiffman M, Everhart J et al. Diabetes mellitus, other medical conditions and familial history of cancer as risk factors for pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 1999;80(11):1830–1837.
- 15 Wang L, Brune KA, Visvanathan K et al. Elevated cancer mortality in the relatives of patients with pancreatic cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2009;18(11):2829–2834.
- 16 McWilliams RR, Bamlet WR, Rabe KG et al. Association of family history of specific cancers with a younger age of onset of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4(9):1143–1147.
- 17 Lynch HT, Smyrk T, Lynch J et al. Update on the differential diagnosis, surveillance and management of hereditary non-polyposis colorectal cancer. Eur J Cancer 1995;31A(7–8):1039–1046.
- 18 Vasen HF, Hendriks Y, de Jong AE et al. Identification of HNPCC by molecular analysis of colorectal and endometrial tumors. Dis Markers 2004;20(4–5):207–213.
- **19** Lakhani SR, Easton DF, Stratton MR et al. Pathology of familial breast cancer: Differences between breast cancers in carriers of BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations and sporadic cases. Lancet 1997;349(9064):1505–1510.
- **20** Singhi AD, Ishida H, Ali SZ et al. A histomorphologic comparison of familial and sporadic pancreatic cancers. Pancreatology 2015;15(4):387–391.
- **21** Shi C, Klein AP, Goggins M et al. Increased prevalence of precursor lesions in familial pancreatic cancer patients. Clin Cancer Res 2009;15(24):7737–7743.
- 22 Roberts NJ, Norris AL, Petersen GM et al. Whole genome sequencing defines the genetic heterogeneity of familial pancreatic cancer. Cancer Discov 2016;6(2):166–175.
- **23** Jones S, Hruban RH, Kamiyama M et al. Exomic sequencing identifies PALB2 as a pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene. Science 2009;324(5924):217.
- 24 Roberts NJ, Jiao Y, Yu J et al. ATM mutations in patients with hereditary pancreatic cancer. Cancer Discov 2012;2(1):41–46.

- **25** Amundadottir L, Kraft P, Stolzenberg-Solomon RZ et al. Genome-wide association study identifies variants in the ABO locus associated with susceptibility to pancreatic cancer. Nat Genet 2009;41(9):986–990.
- 26 Petersen GM, Amundadottir L, Fuchs CS et al. A genome-wide association study identifies pancreatic cancer susceptibility loci on chromosomes 13q22.1, 1q32.1 and 5p15.33. Nat Genet 2010;42(3):224–228.
- **27** Wolpin BM, Rizzato C, Kraft P et al. Genome-wide association study identifies multiple susceptibility loci for pancreatic cancer. Nat Genet 2014;46(9):994–1000.
- 28 Childs EJ, Mocci E, Campa D et al. Common variation at 2p13.3, 3q29, 7p13 and 17q25.1 associated with susceptibility to pancreatic cancer. Nat Genet 2015;47(8):911–916.
- **29** Brentnall TA, Bronner MP, Byrd DR et al. Early diagnosis and treatment of pancreatic dysplasia in patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer. Ann Intern Med 1999;131(4):247–255.
- 30 Canto MI, Goggins M, Hruban RH et al. Screening for early pancreatic neoplasia in high-risk individuals: a prospective controlled study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4(6):766–781; quiz 665.
- **31** Canto MI, Harinck F, Hruban RH et al. International Cancer of the Pancreas Screening (CAPS) Consortium summit on the management of patients with increased risk for familial pancreatic cancer. Gut 2013;62(3):339–347.
- **32** Canto MI, Hruban RH, Fishman EK et al. Frequent detection of pancreatic lesions in asymptomatic highrisk individuals. Gastroenterology 2012;142(4):796–804; quiz e14–15.
- **33** Vitone LJ, Greenhalf W, McFaul CD et al. The inherited genetics of pancreatic cancer and prospects for secondary screening. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2006;20(2):253–283.
- 34 Bryant HE, Schultz N, Thomas HD et al. Specific killing of BRCA2-deficient tumours with inhibitors of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase. Nature 2005;434(7035):913–917.
- **35** McCabe N, Lord CJ, Tutt AN et al. BRCA2-deficient CAPAN-1 cells are extremely sensitive to the inhibition of poly(ADP-ribose) polymerase: an issue of potency. Cancer Biol Ther 2005;4(9):934–936.
- **36** van der Heijden MS, Brody JR, Dezentje DA et al. In vivo therapeutic responses contingent on Fanconi anemia/BRCA2 status of the tumor. Clin Cancer Res 2005;11(20):7508–7515.
- **37** Villarroel MC, Rajeshkumar NV, Garrido-Laguna I et al. Personalizing cancer treatment in the age of global genomic analyses: PALB2 gene mutations and the response to DNA damaging agents in pancreatic cancer. Mol Cancer Ther 2011;10(1):3–8.

- 38 Fogelman D, Sugar EA, Oliver G et al. Family history as a marker of platinum sensitivity in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2015;76(3):489–498.
- 39 Zhen DB, Rabe KG, Gallinger S et al. BRCA1, BRCA2, PALB2, and CDKN2A mutations in familial pancreatic cancer: a PACGENE study. Genet Med 2015;17(7):569–577.
- **40** Goggins M, Schutte M, Lu J et al. Germline BRCA2 gene mutations in patients with apparently sporadic pancreatic carcinomas. Cancer Res 1996;56(23):5360–5364.
- 41 Murphy KM, Brune KA, Griffin C et al. Evaluation of candidate genes MAP2K4, MADH4, ACVR1B, and BRCA2 in familial pancreatic cancer: deleterious BRCA2 mutations in 17%. Cancer Res 2002;62(13):3789–3793.
- **42** Hahn SA, Greenhalf B, Ellis I et al. BRCA2 germline mutations in familial pancreatic carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst 2003;95(3):214–221.
- 43 Couch FJ, Johnson MR, Rabe KG et al. The prevalence of BRCA2 mutations in familial pancreatic cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2007;16(2):342–346.
- **44** Holter S, Borgida A, Dodd A et al. Germline BRCA Mutations in a large clinic-based cohort of patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2015;33(28):3124–3129.
- **45** Ferrone CR, Levine DA, Tang LH et al. BRCA germline mutations in Jewish patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2009;27(3):433–438.
- **46** Cancer risks in BRCA2 mutation carriers. The Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium. J Natl Cancer Inst 1999;91(15):1310–1316.
- **47** Mocci E, Milne RL, Mendez-Villamil EY et al. Risk of pancreatic cancer in breast cancer families from the breast cancer family registry. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2013;22(5):803–811.
- **48** Thompson D, Easton DF. Cancer incidence in BRCA1 mutation carriers. J Natl Cancer Inst 2002;94(18):1358–1365.
- **49** Axilbund JE, Argani P, Kamiyama M et al. Absence of germline BRCA1 mutations in familial pancreatic cancer patients. Cancer Biol Ther 2009;8(2):131–135.
- **50** Tischkowitz MD, Sabbaghian N, Hamel N et al. Analysis of the gene coding for the BRCA2interacting protein PALB2 in familial and sporadic pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2009;137(3):1183–1186.
- **51** Slater EP, Langer P, Niemczyk E et al. PALB2 mutations in European familial pancreatic cancer families. Clin Genet 2010;78(5):490–494.
- **52** Grant RC, Selander I, Connor AA et al. Prevalence of germline mutations in cancer predisposition genes in

patients with pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2015;148(3):556–564.

- 53 Goldstein AM, Struewing JP, Fraser MC et al. Prospective risk of cancer in CDKN2A germline mutation carriers. J Med Genet 2004;41(6):421–424.
- 54 Rutter JL, Bromley CM, Goldstein AM et al. Heterogeneity of risk for melanoma and pancreatic and digestive malignancies: a melanoma case-control study. Cancer 2004;101(12):2809–2816.
- 55 Vasen HF, Gruis NA, Frants RR et al. Risk of developing pancreatic cancer in families with familial atypical multiple mole melanoma associated with a specific 19 deletion of p16 (p16-Leiden). Int J Cancer 2000;87(6):809–811.
- 56 Kastrinos F, Mukherjee B, Tayob N et al. Risk of pancreatic cancer in families with Lynch syndrome. JAMA 2009;302(16):1790–1795.
- 57 van Lier MG, Wagner A, Mathus-Vliegen EM et al. High cancer risk in Peutz-Jeghers syndrome: a systematic review and surveillance recommendations. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(6):1258–1264; author reply 1265.
- 58 Giardiello FM, Brensinger JD, Tersmette AC et al. Very high risk of cancer in familial Peutz-Jeghers syndrome. Gastroenterology 2000;119(6):1447–1453.
- 59 Giardiello FM, Welsh SB, Hamilton SR et al. Increased risk of cancer in the Peutz-Jeghers syndrome. N Engl J Med 1987;316(24):1511–1514.
- **60** Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, DiMagno EP et al. Hereditary pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Hereditary Pancreatitis Study Group. J Natl Cancer Inst 1997;89(6):442–446.
- **61** Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Whitcomb DC et al. Cigarette smoking as a risk factor for pancreatic cancer in patients with hereditary pancreatitis. JAMA 2001;286(2):169–170.
- **62** Vitone LJ, Greenhalf W, Howes NR et al. Trypsinogen mutations in pancreatic disorders. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2006;35(2):271–287, viii.
- **63** Whitcomb DC, Gorry MC, Preston RA et al. Hereditary pancreatitis is caused by a mutation in the cationic trypsinogen gene [see comments]. Nat Genet 1996;14(2):141–145.
- 64 Whitcomb DC, Preston RA, Aston CE et al. A gene for hereditary pancreatitis maps to chromosome 7q35. Gastroenterology 1996;110:1975–1980.
- **65** Wu C, Miao X, Huang L et al. Genome-wide association study identifies five loci associated with susceptibility to pancreatic cancer in Chinese populations. Nat Genet 2012;44(1):62–66.
- 66 Childs EJ, Chaffee KG, Gallinger S et al. Association of common susceptibility variants of pancreatic cancer in higher-risk patients: a PACGENE study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2016;25(7):1185–1191.

692 Chapter 91

Pathology of Exocrine Pancreatic Tumors

Meredith E. Pittman¹ and Ralph H. Hruban²

¹ Department of Pathology, Weill Cornell Medical College, New York, NY, USA

² The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Departments of Pathology and Oncology, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, **Baltimore MD LISA**

Introduction

The bulk of the normal pancreas is composed of acinar cells, yet the majority of neoplasms of the pancreas have ductal differentiation. The classification of exocrine neoplasms of the pancreas is based on more than a century of integrating gross and microscopic findings with patient outcome. The recent introduction of molecular genetics and gene expression technologies has supported this gross and histologic classification: most pathologically defined neoplasms of the pancreas have distinct genetic and gene expression profiles [1,2].

The purpose of this chapter is to describe the pathologic features of exocrine neoplasms of the pancreas, with emphasis on clinical correlates.

Ductal Adenocarcinoma

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), commonly known as "pancreatic cancer," is defined as a malignant gland-forming epithelial neoplasm of the pancreas [3]. Despite many years of study, the 5-year survival rate remains at a dismal 8% [4,5]. This high mortality rate is in large part due to widespread local and metastatic disease at the time of diagnosis, combined with the poor response of most PDACs to existing therapies [6].

Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) can be used to define the local extent of disease and to biopsy lesions by fine-needle aspiration (FNA), a technique that has a high sensitivity for diagnosis of PDACs when performed by experienced endoscopists [7]. Because only 15-20% of PDACs are resectable at diagnosis, FNA is often the only way for most patients to receive a definitive diagnosis prior to treatment [6].

Gross

PDACs are grossly white or gray sclerotic lesions that form firm, ill-defined masses that subtly infiltrate the normal soft, lobulated yellow pancreatic parenchyma (Fig. 92.1). These carcinomas may invade or obliterate the common bile duct, the main pancreatic duct, or both, which results in upstream dilatation of the affected duct and fibrous atrophy of the pancreatic parenchyma. The majority of PDACs occur in the pancreatic head, followed by the body and tail; there are even rare case reports of PDAC arising in heterotopic pancreas [3,8].

Careful gross examination of pancreaticoduodenectomy (Whipple) specimens is critical for margin assessment and for accurate grading and staging of the tumor. Margins to investigate include the common bile duct (usually taken parallel to the margin as a "shave" section), the pancreatic neck/distal pancreatic margin (shave), the proximal and distal bowel margins, and the uncinate/retroperitoneal/ superior mesenteric artery margin (radial). The pancreatic neck and retroperitoneal margins are important in distal pancreatectomies. Patients with no residual tumor (R0) have a better prognosis than those with microscopically positive margins (R1) [9,10]. Adequate sampling of the primary tumor is important for grading of the carcinoma because overall grade depends on the highest grade component of the tumor. Finally, assessment of at least 12 pancreatic lymph nodes is important for staging, although in general, the more lymph nodes that can be examined, the more accurate the prognosis given to the patient [11,12].

Histology

PDACs are characterized by haphazardly arranged glands and duct-like structures embedded in dense desmoplastic stroma (Fig. 92.2a). The cells lining the glands may be

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 92.1 Pancreatic adenocarcinoma. This photograph of a pancreatic specimen demonstrates the obstruction caused by pancreatic adenocarcinoma. The pancreatic duct is patent at its most proximal end (left) and is surrounded by normal tan-yellow, lobulated pancreatic parenchyma. Moving distally (right), the duct narrows and is surrounded by pale tan-white tissue, a mixture of adenocarcinoma and desmoplastic stroma. The obstruction has caused significant dilation of distal ducts, which are completely surrounded by the white fibrotic tissue of chronic pancreatitis.

cuboidal or columnar and often have intracytoplasmic mucin. Two histologic features stand out in PDAC. First, the neoplastic cells are extremely infiltrative. Perineural and intravascular invasion are present in practically all cases (Fig. 92.2b). The perineural invasion may explain some of the pain experienced by patients with PDAC, and nerves also serve as pathways for neoplastic spread beyond the pancreas [13]. Vascular invasion often leads to widespread dissemination of the neoplastic cells to other organs, particularly the liver. PDAC can grow into the lumina of vessels in a very distinctive way. Instead of forming a tumor thrombus, the neoplastic cells of PDAC can flatten out and grow along the endothelial surface of a vessel, mimicking the appearance of a duct (Fig. 92.2c) [14]. PDAC can also grow into pre-existing pancreatic ducts in a similar fashion. This extension of the malignancy along ducts is referred to as "cancerization" of a duct. An abrupt transition from benign to malignant cytology favors cancerization (Fig. 92.2d) [15]. A second striking feature of PDAC is the dense, desmoplastic stroma. This stroma explains the firm consistency of PDAC, and it has been suggested that the stroma may impede the delivery of chemotherapy to the neoplastic cells [16–18].

Histologic grading of PDAC takes into account both cytologic and architectural features of the malignancy. PDACs that resemble normal pancreatic ducts are designated "well differentiated," while those that do not form glands, or which form poorly-formed glands, are designated as "poorly differentiated." When more than one grade is present in a tumor, the highest/worst grade should be given; this grade drives prognosis [19,20]. Well-differentiated PDAC can be quite bland by histology with well-formed ductular structures and relatively uniform nuclei. Well-differentiated PDAC can be histologically distinguished from the reactive glands of chronic pancreatitis using "architectural" features: loss of normal lobular architecture, incomplete ductules, and the presence of ducts next to muscular arteries. Other helpful features include necrosis within glandular lumina, perineural invasion, and vascular space invasion [16]. A particularly tricky histologic variant of well-differentiated PDAC is the "large duct" variant, which can mimic cystic neoplasms grossly and histologically. The glands of the large duct variant form irregular dilated structures lined with a mucinous epithelium. Again, the clues to the diagnosis of an invasive PDAC are primarily architectural: loss of lobular organization and large ducts that dissect through a desmoplastic stroma [21].

Moderately differentiated PDAC has greater variation in cytologic appearance and increased numbers of mitotic figures. Poorly differentiated PDAC is defined by the presence of solid sheets and/or individual neoplastic cells that range in morphology from small cells with scant cytoplasm to larger bizarre cells with abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm. Histologic grading is important because the prognosis of a poorly differentiated PDAC is significantly worse than that of a well or moderately differentiated one [3,20].

Gene expression in PDAC is important for multiple reasons. First, the protein products can be interrogated for diagnostic purposes. These include keratins 7 and 19, carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA), mesothelin, and mucin 1 (MUC1). Second, several genes are known to be mutated as part of pancreatic carcinogenesis. These provide potential pathways for therapeutic targets and include *KRAS*, *SMAD4/DPC4*, and *p16/CDKN2A*. Finally, genetic information from PDAC has allowed for advances in the understanding of and screening for familial PDACs.

Histologic Variants of Ductal Adenocarcinoma

Several morphologic variants of PDAC with distinct clinical features have been described.

Adenosquamous Carcinoma

Adenosquamous carcinoma is, as the name suggests, an adenocarcinoma with a significant component with squamous differentiation (at least 30%). If no adenocarcinoma component can be found on extensive sampling, a metastasis from a primary squamous cell carcinoma from another organ must be considered. Patients with adenosquamous carcinoma of the pancreas have a worse prognosis when compared to patients with PDAC, but recent studies have reported that some adenosquamous carcinomas respond to platinum-containing chemotherapies [22,23].



Figure 92.2 Pancreatic adenocarcinoma (a) demonstrates tubular or glandular formation on histology. The nuclei are enlarged (compare to residual endocrine cells in bottom right corner of the photomicrograph) and hyperchromatic. The cytoplasm of PDAC is often eosinophilic but may also have a cleared appearance. The presence of desmoplastic stroma may be helpful to diagnose invasion in small biopsies. Perineural invasion (b) is a commonly seen feature of PDAC and may explain the pain experienced by patients. Vascular invasion (c). Cancerization of ducts is another interesting growth pattern of PDAC in which the adenocarcinoma tracks along and replaces existing ductal epithelium (d).

Colloid Carcinoma

Colloid, or mucinous noncystic, carcinoma is a variant of PDAC associated with intestinal-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMNs, discussed later). In this subtype pools of mucin dissect through stroma, and associated neoplastic epithelium either lines the mucin pools or floats within the mucin. Care must be taken not to overcall a ruptured cyst with mucin extruded into the stroma with a truly invasive colloid carcinoma. Malignant epithelium must be seen with the mucin for a diagnosis of invasion [24].

Medullary Carcinoma

Like its counterpart in other organs, this variant is characterized by the syncytial growth of poorly differentiated epithelioid neoplastic cells with large nuclei. Medullary carcinomas also have "pushing" rather than infiltrating borders, and there is often a brisk inflammatory infiltrate of predominately lymphocytes surrounding and infiltrating into the tumor, but fibrous stroma is scant [25]. Medullary carcinomas are important to recognize for three reasons. First, despite their poor differentiation, they are associated with a good prognosis [26]. Second, patients with a medullary carcinoma are more likely to have a family history of cancer [25]. Third, medullary carcinomas are more likely than ductal adenocarcinomas to have the genetic change of microsatellite instability (mismatch repair defect) [27]. Not only may these mismatch repair deficient PDAC be the first presentation of Lynch syndrome [28,29], but new treatment options such as PD-1 inhibitors may be effective in mismatch repair deficient malignancies [30].

696 Chapter 92

Undifferentiated Carcinoma

Undifferentiated carcinomas are composed of predominantly spindled cells or bizarre large cells without a clear direction of differentiation. A lower grade component of conventional PDAC can often be found in these neoplasms, but the histologic grade and prognosis are defined by the undifferentiated "grade 4" component [3,31]. Undifferentiated carcinomas are less cohesive than typical PDAC, a feature that can be demonstrated by loss of e-cadherin expression and which may contribute to the extremely poor prognosis of this variant: the mean survival is less than 1 year [32].

Undifferentiated Carcinoma with Osteoclast-Like Giant Cells

Undifferentiated carcinoma with osteoclast-like giant cells is a distinctive neoplasm characterized by the presence of numerous intratumoral multinucleated nonneoplastic giant cells. Admixed with these giant cells are undifferentiated spindled or bizarre malignant cells that often, but not always, label with antibodies to keratins by immunohistochemistry. The giant cells express histiocytic markers, such as CD68. Genetic analyses of single cells microdissected from these carcinomas have shown that the multinucleated giant cells are not neoplastic, but that the undifferentiated cells in between the giant cells are [33]. As is true for undifferentiated carcinomas, the prognosis of patients with an undifferentiated carcinoma with osteoclast-like giant cells is poor, with mean survival of less than 1 year [34,35].

Uncommon Variants

The hepatoid and signet ring cell variants of PDAC are unique in that they can resemble metastases from other organs to the pancreas. As the name suggests, the hepatoid variant consists of polygonal eosinophilic cells that mimic a hepatocellular carcinoma and that may even label with hepatocyte antigens, such as Hep-Par and α -fetoprotein [36,37]. Metastasis to the pancreas from the liver must be ruled out before a diagnosis of primary hepatoid PDAC is rendered [3].

The signet ring variant of PDAC is characterized by cells that contain intracytoplasmic mucin with indented and displaced nuclei. The neoplastic cells grow as single, infiltrating cells rather than in well-formed glands or sheets [38]. This carcinoma most closely mimics lobular breast carcinoma or diffuse gastric carcinoma, both of which should be considered in the differential for a malignancy of this morphology.

Ductal Malignancies with Mixed Differentiation

Carcinomas of the pancreas can rarely have multiple different directions of differentiation. These include mixed ductal-neuroendocrine carcinoma and mixed ductalneuroendocrine-acinar carcinoma. Diagnosis of a "mixed" carcinoma requires that at least one third of the malignancy be composed of each neoplastic component. The prognosis for patients with a mixed carcinoma is generally driven by the worst component, in these cases, the PDAC [39,40].

Staging

The staging of PDAC and its variants by the WHO and the American Joint Committee on Cancer, 7th edition, takes into account the size of the malignancy, the extent of local direct spread, regional lymph node involvement, and distant metastases (the TNM system) [3,41]. Questions often arise when attempting to differentiate a T2 (tumor limited to the pancreas), from a T3 (tumor in peripancreatic tissue). Because there is no clear histologic demarcation of the edge of the pancreas, and because bouts of malignancy-induced pancreatitis distort the relationship between the pancreas and surrounding adipose tissue, the 8th edition AJCC T staging places greater emphasis on size of the neoplasm.

Cystic Neoplasms

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm

The intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) is a mucin producing, duct-based, usually papillary neoplasm that, by definition, is greater than 1.0 cm [15,42]. IPMN may arise in the main pancreatic duct or within a branch duct. Main-duct IPMNs are more likely to be symptomatic and to progress to invasive carcinoma [43]. IPMNs are often multifocal, and patients are at risk for synchronous and metachronous disease. Genetic analyses have suggested that this multifocality can be caused by intraductal spread of neoplastic cells or by genetically distinct and physically separate neoplasms. Because of this multifocality, patients who undergo partial pancreatectomy for IPMN remain at risk for additional neoplastic cysts and even PDAC in their remnant pancreas [44]. EUS-guided biopsy with sampling of cystic fluid for cytology and molecular studies can be important for preoperative diagnosis and planning [45,46].

Gross

Main-duct IPMNs diffusely dilate the main pancreatic duct. Long finger-like papillae can often be seen projecting into the duct, and the duct typically contains thick, tenacious mucin. Branch-duct IPMNs, by contrast, more often appear as a small group of cysts, often compared to a cluster of grapes, adjacent to but not involving the main duct. Many IPMNs are mixed and involve both main and

Histology

Histologically, the dilated ducts of IPMNs are lined by columnar mucin-producing neoplastic epithelial cells that may have intestinal, gastric, biliary, or oncocytic type differentiation (Fig. 92.3a–d). A single IPMN may have mixed differentiation, making the correlation

between subtype and prognosis all the more complicated [42].

Intestinal-type IPMNs have interspersed goblet cells, typical of intestinal epithelium, and immunolabel with antibodies to MUC2, MUC5AC, and CDX-2 [42]. Of interest, many intestinal-type IPMNs have been found to harbor *GNAS* gene mutations [48]. Early somatic *GNAS* mutations are the underlying genetic defect in McCune-Albright syndrome, and IPMNs are known to be associated with this disorder [49].

Gastric-type IPMNs have small nuclei with an apical, eosinophilic mucin cap similar to foveolar cells of the stomach, and these IPMNs label with antibodies to



Figure 92.3 IPMN subtypes. The intestinal subtype (a) occurs most often in the main duct and consists of columnar cells with cigarshaped nuclei and goblet cells. The gastric subtype (b) is usually a low-grade neoplasm that occurs in branch ducts. The lining is again columnar, but the nuclei are small and basally oriented with a mucin cap reminiscent of the foveolar mucin in the stomach. The pancreatobiliary subtype (c) is typically a high-grade lesion that can involve both main and branch ducts. The lining cells are cuboidal with enlarged, hyperchromatic, round nuclei that are pseudostratified. The cytoplasm is amphophilic rather than mucinous, and the architecture is complex and branching. The oncocytic subtype (d) appears as a high-grade lesion with complex branching architecture and pseudostratified, hyperchromatic nuclei in columnar cells with abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm.

MUC5AC. Pancreatobiliary-type IPMN are composed of cuboidal cells with increased nuclear:cytoplasmic ratio and minimal intracytoplasmic mucin, and they immunolabel with antibodies to MUC1 and MUC5AC. The oncocytic variant of IPMN, known as the IOPN, is composed of an eosinophilic, multilayered epithelium with large nuclei and prominent nucleoli; this variant immunolabels with antibodies to MUC6. Despite the marked atypia in oncocytic IPMN, invasive carcinoma is not common in this subtype [47].

IPMNs are graded as having low-, intermediate-, or high-grade dysplasia based on the degree of architectural and cytologic atypia. Low-grade dysplasia is defined as a single layer of cells with small, uniform nuclei growing along cyst walls with well-formed papillae. Intermediategrade dysplasia has the beginning of nuclear stratification, pleomorphism, and micropapillae formation. High-grade dysplasia is characterized by loss of nuclear polarity with nuclear hyperchromiasia and pleomorphism along with architectural irregularities including irregular papillae and cribriform growth. Most gastric IPMNs are low- to intermediate grade, while pancreatobiliary and oncocytic IPMNs are usually high grade. Intestinal-type IPMNs may have low-, intermediate-, or high-grade dysplasia [3,42,43]. IPMNs with low-grade and IPMNs with intermediategrade dysplasia can be combined under the umbrella designation "low-grade IPMN."

Approximately one third of surgically resected IPMNs have an associated invasive PDAC. The risk is greater with main-duct IPMNs, if a mural nodule is present, and with increasing grades of dysplasia. High-grade intestinal-type and pancreatobiliary-type IPMNs are the most likely to have an associated invasive adenocarcinoma of colloid (mucinous noncystic) and tubular type, respectively [47]. Genetic analyses have shown that the carcinomas that arise in direct anatomic association with IPMN usually arose from the IPMN [50].

Mucinous Cystic Neoplasm

Mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCNs) are mucin-producing epithelial neoplasms of the pancreas that typically do not involve the duct system, and which, by definition, have a characteristic ovarian-type stroma (Fig. 92.4a). MCNs, like IPMNs, also can progress to invasive adenocarcinoma. MCNs are most often located in the tail of the pancreas, and the vast majority arise in women.

Gross

Gross examination of MCNs shows a well-demarcated multilocular cystic lesion. The cysts can be filled with mucin, or in some instances blood-tinged fluid. The cysts can have a smooth lining or papillary projections may protrude into the lumina. The latter finding often corresponds to high-grade dysplasia and increased risk for invasive carcinoma.

Histology

Histologically, MCN is lined by columnar mucinproducing epithelium that may have intestinal or gastric differentiation with varying degrees of dysplasia that is graded similarly to IPMN as low-, intermediate-, or high grade. The key diagnostic feature for MCN is the specialized "ovarian-type" spindle-cell stroma seen underlying the epithelium. Immunohistochemical stains for smooth muscle actin and progesterone receptor can be used to highlight the ovarian stroma [3,51].



Figure 92.4 Other cystic neoplasms. A mucinous cystic neoplasm is defined by its ovarian-type stroma made up of spindled cells. Even when these cysts have attenuated mucinous lining (a), the presence of progesterone receptor positive stroma is diagnostic for this neoplasm. A serous cystadenoma generally has very little stroma, and instead demonstrates back to back tubules lined by epithelial cells with clear cytoplasm and small, dark nuclei (b).

Because MCNs are unifocal lesions, surgical resection of an MCN without invasive carcinoma is considered curative; however, up to 30% of MCNs have an associated invasive adenocarcinoma. The invasive component is usually a typical PDAC rather than a colloid carcinoma [3,51]. The depth and extent of invasion of the carcinoma have proven to be important prognosticators [52].

Serous Cystadenoma

Serous cystadenomas (SCAs) are cystic neoplasms of the pancreas composed of multiple cysts lined by glycogenrich cells (Fig. 92.4b). The cyst fluid is watery or serous rather than mucinous.

Gross

The most common form of SCA is the microcystic SCA. Microcystic SCAs have innumerable small (millimeter) cysts, often surrounding a central scar. The macrocystic variant of SCA consists of one or at most a few large cysts. This latter variant can mimic an IPMN or MCN on imaging. Multiple SCAs throughout the pancreas suggest the von Hippel-Lindau (VHL) syndrome, as do mixed serous-neuroendocrine tumors [53]. The solid serous adenoma is a variant of SCA that, as the name suggests, grossly appears to be solid. Because solid serous adenoma remains well circumscribed, the differential diagnosis on both imaging and gross examination includes a neuroendocrine tumor [54].

Histology

All SCA variants are lined by a serous epithelium made up of cuboidal cells with clear to eosinophilic cytoplasm and small, centrally placed uniform nuclei. Transformation to a malignant serous cystadenocarcinoma (as defined by the presence of metastatic disease) is rare; therefore, asymptomatic patients do not require surgery, and in symptomatic cases surgical resection of an SCA is considered definitive therapy [3,55,56].

Solid-Pseudopapillary Neoplasm

The solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm (SPN) is a neoplasm of uncertain histogenesis and low malignant potential [57,58]. SPNs occur with equal frequency in the pancreatic head, body, and tail.

Gross

On imaging and gross examination, SPNs are often large and heterogeneous but well demarcated. On cross-section, the tumor may be predominantly solid or cystic, and is often filled with hemorrhagic and necrotic material (Fig. 92.5a).

Histology

By light microscopy SPNs are composed of loosely cohesive monomorphic epithelial cells with clear cytoplasm and round to oval grooved nuclei growing in pseudopapillae (Fig. 92.5b). Hyaline globules are often seen within the epithelial cytoplasm (Fig. 92.5c), and foreign-body giant cells may be present. Touch preparations at the time of intraoperative consultation can beautifully demonstrate the branching vascular architecture, cellular uniformity, and poor cohesion of the neoplastic cell population (Fig. 92.5d). SPNs label with beta-catenin (nuclear), which reflects the underlying β -catenin gene mutation in this neoplasm, and with CD10 [57,59].

All SPNs are classified as malignant. Although the majority of SPNs are indolent and cured by resection, cases of widespread metastatic disease are reported [3,60,61].

Acinar Cell Lesions

Acinar Cell Cystadenoma

This lesion is the subject of case series due to its rarity, and the reactive versus neoplastic nature is disputed because these lesions have not been found to harbor clonal mutations commonly associated with pancreatic neoplasia [62,63]. On gross examination, the cysts are well circumscribed and filled with clear, nonmucinous fluid. Histologic examination reveals an epithelial lining composed of cells with acinar differentiation and granular two-toned cytoplasm. There have been no reports of malignant transformation of this lesion [3,62].

Acinar Cell Carcinoma

Acinar cell carcinoma (ACC) of the pancreas is also quite rare, making up less than 2% of resected pancreatic neoplasms. ACCs have been reported in children as well as adults [64,65], and this malignancy usually harbors a high number of mutations [66].

Gross

ACCs are well circumscribed but bulky, fleshy, and often hemorrhagic neoplasms that may resemble the more common pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor (PanNET).

Histology

Histologic review shows a predominantly cellular neoplasm that is composed of a monomorphic population of cells with granular cytoplasm, large nuclei, and single prominent nucleoli (Fig. 92.6a). Several architectural patterns can be seen, from the formation of well-defined acini to solid sheets of cells. Desmoplastic stroma is not a prominent feature of ACC [65].



Figure 92.5 Solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm. On gross examination, a solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm is heterogenous with solid areas as well as evidence of hemorrhage and cystic degeneration (a). The nuclei are relatively monomorphic and may have grooves (b) and cytoplasmic hyaline globules (c). A touch preparation made during the intraoperative consultation demonstrates the delicate branching architecture (d).



Figure 92.6 Acinar lesions. Acinar cell carcinomas are typically very cellular with scant stroma (a). The classic cytologic features of this carcinoma are round nuclei with prominent nucleoli and granular eosinophilic cytoplasm. Various architectural patterns, including acinar and solid, may be observed. Pancreatoblastoma has the acinar features of an acinar cell carcinoma, however, the presence of squamoid nests are diagnostic of this neoplasm (b). Endocrine and heterologous mesenchymal elements may also be seen in pancreatoblastoma.

Ancillary stains are usually necessary to definitively diagnose an acinar cell carcinoma. Immunolabeling with antibodies to the pancreatic enzymes trypsin and chymotrypsin will highlight the cells, although a simple periodic acid-Schiff with diastase (PAS-D) can also highlight the enzymatic granules [65]. Another helpful immunostain is BCL-10, which labels the nuclei in 85% of acinar cell carcinomas [67]. Up to one third of acinar cell carcinomas will show patchy labeling with neuroendocrine markers, specifically chromogranin A [65]. To diagnose a true mixed acinar cell/neuroendocrine carcinoma, however, at least 25-30% of the neoplastic cells need to have definitive neuroendocrine differentiation in addition to the cells with definitive acinar differentiation [68]. Mixed acinar/ductal adenocarcinomas have also been described [40]. The prognosis in mixed tumors is driven by the most aggressive component [40,68]. In pure acinar cell carcinoma, the prognosis is better than that of stage-matched PDAC, with a 25-50% 5-year survival rate. Staging of acinar cell carcinoma follows the rules of PDAC [3].

Pancreatoblastoma

Pancreatoblastomas are more common in childhood [69,70]. Although most are nonsyndromic, pancreatoblastomas have been reported in infants with Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome and in older children/young adults with familial adenomatous polyposis [71,72]. Cases in adult patients can occur, but with even less frequency than in children [73].

Gross

On gross examination fleshy lobules of tumor, fibrosis, necrosis, and calcifications all may all be present in a single neoplasm [74].

References

- 1 Jones S, Zhang X, Parsons DW et al. Core signaling pathways in human pancreatic cancers revealed by global genomic analyses. Science 2008;321:1801–1806.
- 2 Wu J, Jiao Y, Dal Molin M et al. Whole-exome sequencing of neoplastic cysts of the pancreas reveals recurrent mutations in components of ubiquitindependent pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108:21188–21193.
- 3 Bosman FT, World Health Organization, International Agency for Research on Cancer, eds. WHO classification of tumours of the digestive system. Lyon: IARC Press, 2010.
- **4** Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Dikshit R et al. Cancer incidence and mortality worldwide: sources, methods

Histology

On histologic review, pancreatoblastomas are composed of neoplastic cells with acinar cell differentiation admixed with squamoid nests (Fig. 92.6b). Squamoid nests are aggregates of cells with spindled to epithelioid morphology. Squamoid nests differentiate pancreatoblastoma from pure acinar cell carcinoma. Cells with neuroendocrine differentiation are also usually present, and rarely heterologous elements or small cell features may be seen within a pancreatoblastoma [64].

Like an acinar cell carcinoma, pancreatoblastoma is reactive for PAS-D, trypsin, chymotrypsin, and BCL-10; and scattered neuroendocrine markers may be expressed across the tumor. Abnormal, often patchy, nuclear labeling with antibodies to beta-catenin is seen in a subset of pancreatoblastoma.

Surgical resection is considered first line of treatment, and patients with nonresectable disease have a dismal prognosis. Even with resection, the 5-year survival rate for pancreatoblastoma is only 65% [70,75].

Conclusions

Exocrine malignancies of the pancreas include benign lesions as well as some of the deadliest malignancies known. The importance of accurate pathologic diagnosis and staging for patient prognosis and treatment cannot be overstated, especially when dealing with the complicated area of cystic neoplasia. A new understanding of the molecular drivers of pancreatic neoplasia supports the current gross and histologic classification presented here. We hope that this chapter has provided the tools for confident gross examination histologic diagnosis of exocrine pancreatic lesions.

and major patterns in GLOBOCAN 2012. Int J Cancer 2015;136:E359–386.

- 5 Rahib L, Smith BD, Aizenberg R et al. Projecting cancer incidence and deaths to 2030: the unexpected burden of thyroid, liver, and pancreas cancers in the United States. Cancer Res 2014;74:2913–2921.
- 6 Raimondi S, Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB. Epidemiology of pancreatic cancer: an overview. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;6:699–708.
- 7 Harewood GC, Wiersema MJ. Endosonography-guided fine needle aspiration biopsy in the evaluation of pancreatic masses. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97:1386–1391.

- 8 Cameron JL, Riall TS, Coleman J et al. One thousand consecutive pancreaticoduodenectomies. Ann Surg 2006;244:10–15.
- 9 Herman JM, Swartz MJ, Hsu CC et al. Analysis of fluorouracil-based adjuvant chemotherapy and radiation after pancreaticoduodenectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: results of a large, prospectively collected database at the Johns Hopkins Hospital. J Clin Oncol 2008;26:3503–3510.
- **10** Westgaard A, Tafjord S, Farstad IN et al. Resectable adenocarcinomas in the pancreatic head: the retroperitoneal resection margin is an independent prognostic factor. BMC Cancer 2008;8:5.
- 11 Slidell MB, Chang DC, Cameron JL et al. Impact of total lymph node count and lymph node ratio on staging and survival after pancreatectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a large, population-based analysis. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15:165–174.
- 12 Pawlik TM, Gleisner AL, Cameron JL et al. Prognostic relevance of lymph node ratio following pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer. Surgery 2007;141:610–618.
- 13 Liebig C, Ayala G, Wilks JA et al. Perineural invasion in cancer: a review of the literature. Cancer 2009;115:3379–3391.
- 14 Hong S-M, Goggins M, Wolfgang CL et al. Vascular invasion in infiltrating ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas can mimic pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia: a histopathologic study of 209 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2012;36:235–241.
- 15 Basturk O, Hong S-M, Wood LD et al. A revised classification system and recommendations from the Baltimore consensus meeting for neoplastic precursor lesions in the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:1730–1741.
- **16** Hruban RH, Klimstra DS. Adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Semin Diagn Pathol 2014;31:443–451.
- 17 Vincent A, Herman J, Schulick R et al. Pancreatic cancer. Lancet 2011;378:607–620.
- 18 Olive KP, Jacobetz MA, Davidson CJ et al. Inhibition of Hedgehog signaling enhances delivery of chemotherapy in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer. Science 2009;324:1457–1461.
- 19 Helm J, Centeno BA, Coppola D et al. Histologic characteristics enhance predictive value of American Joint Committee on Cancer staging in resectable pancreas cancer. Cancer 2009;115:4080–4089.
- **20** Wasif N, Ko CY, Farrell J et al. Impact of tumor grade on prognosis in pancreatic cancer: should we include grade in AJCC staging? Ann Surg Oncol 2010;17:2312–2320.
- **21** Bagci P, Andea AA, Basturk O et al. Large duct type invasive adenocarcinoma of the pancreas with microcystic and papillary patterns: a potential

microscopic mimic of non-invasive ductal neoplasia. Mod Pathol 2012;25:439–448.

- 22 Voong KR, Davison J, Pawlik TM et al. Resected pancreatic adenosquamous carcinoma: clinicopathologic review and evaluation of adjuvant chemotherapy and radiation in 38 patients. Hum Pathol 2010;41:113–122.
- **23** Wild AT, Dholakia AS, Fan KY et al. Efficacy of platinum chemotherapy agents in the adjuvant setting for adenosquamous carcinoma of the pancreas. J Gastrointest Oncol 2015;6:115–125.
- 24 Adsay NV, Pierson C, Sarkar F et al. Colloid (mucinous noncystic) carcinoma of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2001;25:26–42.
- 25 Wilentz RE, Goggins M, Redston M et al. Genetic, immunohistochemical, and clinical features of medullary carcinoma of the pancreas: a newly described and characterized entity. Am J Pathol 2000;156:1641–1651.
- **26** Nakata B, Wang YQ, Yashiro M et al. Prognostic value of microsatellite instability in resectable pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2002;8:2536–2540.
- 27 Goggins M, Offerhaus GJ, Hilgers W et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinomas with DNA replication errors (RER+) are associated with wild-type K-ras and characteristic histopathology. Poor differentiation, a syncytial growth pattern, and pushing borders suggest RER+. Am J Pathol 1998;152:1501–1507.
- 28 Salo-Mullen EE, O'Reilly EM, Kelsen DP et al. Identification of germline genetic mutations in patients with pancreatic cancer. Cancer 2015;121(24):4382–4388.
- 29 Kastrinos F, Mukherjee B, Tayob N et al. Risk of pancreatic cancer in families with Lynch syndrome. JAMA 2009;302:1790–1795.
- 30 Le DT, Uram JN, Wang H et al. PD-1 Blockade in tumors with mismatch-repair deficiency. N Engl J Med 2015;372:2509–2520.
- **31** Tschang TP, Garza-Garza R, Kissane JM. Pleomorphic carcinoma of the pancreas: an analysis of 15 cases. Cancer 1977;39:2114–2126.
- **32** Winter JM, Ting AH, Vilardell F et al. Absence of E-cadherin expression distinguishes noncohesive from cohesive pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2008;14:412–418.
- **33** Westra WH, Sturm P, Drillenburg P et al. K-ras oncogene mutations in osteoclast-like giant cell tumors of the pancreas and liver: genetic evidence to support origin from the duct epithelium. Am J Surg Pathol 1998;22:1247–1254.
- 34 Molberg KH, Heffess C, Delgado R et al. Undifferentiated carcinoma with osteoclast-like giant cells of the pancreas and periampullary region. Cancer 1998;82:1279–1287.

- 35 Koorstra JBM, Maitra A, Morsink FHM et al. Undifferentiated carcinoma with osteoclastic giant cells (UCOCGC) of the pancreas associated with the familial atypical multiple mole melanoma syndrome (FAMMM). Am J Surg Pathol 2008;32:1905–1909.
- 36 Paner GP, Thompson KS, Reyes CV. Hepatoid carcinoma of the pancreas. Cancer 2000;88:1582–1589.
- 37 Hameed O, Xu H, Saddeghi S et al. Hepatoid carcinoma of the pancreas: a case report and literature review of a heterogeneous group of tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 2007;31:146–152.
- 38 Tracey KJ, O'Brien MJ, Williams LF et al. Signet ring carcinoma of the pancreas, a rare variant with very high CEA values. Immunohistologic comparison with adenocarcinoma. Dig Dis Sci 1984;29:573–576.
- **39** Klöppel G. Mixed exocrine-endocrine tumors of the pancreas. Semin Diagn Pathol 2000;17:104–108.
- **40** Stelow EB, Shaco-Levy R, Bao F et al. Pancreatic acinar cell carcinomas with prominent ductal differentiation: mixed acinar ductal carcinoma and mixed acinar endocrine ductal carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 2010;34:510–518.
- **41** American Joint Committee on Cancer. *AJCC Cancer Staging Manual*, 7th edn, edited by Edge S et al. Springer, 2010. Available at: http://www.springer.com/ us/book/9780387884400. Accessed January 29, 2016.
- **42** Klöppel G, Basturk O, Schlitter AM et al. Intraductal neoplasms of the pancreas. Semin Diagn Pathol 2014;31:452–466.
- 43 Hruban RH, Takaori K, Klimstra DS et al. An illustrated consensus on the classification of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2004;28:977–987.
- **44** Matthaei H, Norris AL, Tsiatis AC et al. Clinicopathological characteristics and molecular analyses of multifocal intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2012;255:326–333.
- **45** Genevay M, Mino-Kenudson M, Yaeger K et al. Cytology adds value to imaging studies for risk assessment of malignancy in pancreatic mucinous cysts. Ann Surg 2011;254:977–983.
- 46 Springer S, Wang Y, Dal Molin M et al. A combination of molecular markers and clinical features improve the classification of pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;149:1501–1510.
- **47** Adsay V, Mino-Kenudson M, Furukawa T et al. Pathologic evaluation and reporting of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas and other tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms of pancreatobiliary tract: recommendations of Verona consensus meeting. Ann Surg 2016;263:162–177.

- 48 Dal Molin M, Matthaei H, Wu J et al. Clinicopathological correlates of activating GNAS mutations in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:3802–3808.
- **49** Gaujoux S, Salenave S, Ronot M et al. Hepatobiliary and Pancreatic neoplasms in patients with McCune-Albright syndrome. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2014;99:E97–101.
- **50** Amato E, Molin MD, Mafficini A et al. Targeted next-generation sequencing of cancer genes dissects the molecular profiles of intraductal papillary neoplasms of the pancreas. J Pathol 2014;233:217–227.
- 51 Jang K-T, Park SM, Basturk O et al. Clinicopathologic characteristics of 29 invasive carcinomas arising in 178 pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasms with ovariantype stroma: implications for management and prognosis. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:179–187.
- 52 Lewis GH, Wang H, Bellizzi AM et al. Prognosis of minimally invasive carcinoma arising in mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2013;37:601–605.
- 53 Hammel PR, Vilgrain V, Terris B et al. Pancreatic involvement in von Hippel–Lindau disease. Gastroenterology 2000;119:1087–1095.
- 54 Perez-Ordonez B, Naseem A, Lieberman PH et al. Solid serous adenoma of the pancreas. The solid variant of serous cystadenoma? Am J Surg Pathol 1996;20:1401–1405.
- 55 Pyke CM, van Heerden JA, Colby TV et al. The spectrum of serous cystadenoma of the pancreas. Clinical, pathologic, and surgical aspects. Ann Surg 1992;215:132–139.
- 56 Yoshimi N, Sugie S, Tanaka T et al. A rare case of serous cystadenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Cancer 1992;69:2449–2453.
- 57 Abraham SC, Klimstra DS, Wilentz RE et al. Solidpseudopapillary tumors of the pancreas are genetically distinct from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas and almost always harbor β -catenin mutations. Am J Pathol 2002;160:1361–1369.
- **58** Kissane JM. Pancreatoblastoma and solid and cystic papillary tumor: Two tumors related to pancreatic ontogeny. Semin Diagn Pathol 1994;11:152–164.
- **59** Notohara KMD, Hamazaki SMD, Tsukayama CMD et al. Solid-pseudopapillary tumor of the pancreas: immunohistochemical localization of neuroendocrine markers and CD10. J Surg Pathol 2000;24:1361–1371.
- **60** Klimstra DS, Wenig BM, Heffess CS. Solidpseudopapillary tumor of the pancreas: a typically cystic carcinoma of low malignant potential. Semin Diagn Pathol 2000;17:66–80.
- **61** Horisawa M, Nijnomi N, Sato T et al. Frantz's tumor (solid and cystic tumor of the pancreas) with liver

704 Chapter 92

metastasis: successful treatment and long-term followup. J Pediatr Surg 1995;30:724–726.

- **62** Zamboni G, Terris B, Scarpa A et al. Acinar cell cystadenoma of the pancreas: a new entity? Am J Surg Pathol 2002;26:698–704.
- **63** Bergmann F, Aulmann S, Welsch T et al. Molecular analysis of pancreatic acinar cell cystadenomas: evidence of a non-neoplastic nature. Oncol Lett 2014;8:852–858.
- **64** Wood LD, Klimstra DS. Pathology and genetics of pancreatic neoplasms with acinar differentiation. Semin Diagn Pathol 2014;31:491–497.
- **65** Klimstra DSMD, Heffess CSMD, Oertel JEMD et al. Acinar cell carcinoma of the pancreas: a clinicopathologic study of 28 cases. J Surg Pathol 1992;16:815–837.
- **66** Rishi A, Goggins M, Wood LD et al. Pathological and molecular evaluation of pancreatic neoplasms. Semin Oncol 2015;42:28–39.
- **67** La Rosa S, Adsay V, Albarello L et al. Clinicopathologic study of 62 acinar cell carcinomas of the pancreas: insights into the morphology and immunophenotype and search for prognostic markers. Am J Surg Pathol 2012;36:1782–1795.
- **68** Klimstra DSMD, Rosai JMD, Heffess CSMD. Mixed acinar-endocrine carcinomas of the pancreas. J Surg Pathol 1994;18:765–778.

- **69** Yu DC, Kozakewich HP, Perez-Atayde AR et al. Childhood pancreatic tumors: a single institution experience. J Pediatr Surg 2009;44:2267–2272.
- 70 Shorter NA, Glick RD, Klimstra DS et al. Malignant pancreatic tumors in childhood and adolescence: The Memorial Sloan-Kettering experience, 1967 to present. J Pediatr Surg 2002;37:887–892.
- 71 Abraham SC, Wu T-T, Klimstra DS et al. Distinctive molecular genetic alterations in sporadic and familial adenomatous polyposis-associated pancreatoblastomas: frequent alterations in the APC/β-catenin pathway and chromosome 11p. Am J Pathol 2001;159:1619–1627.
- 72 Drut R, Jones MC. Congenital pancreatoblastoma in Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome: an emerging association. Pediatr Pathol 1988;8:331–339.
- **73** Salman B, Brat G, Yoon Y-S et al. The diagnosis and surgical treatment of pancreatoblastoma in adults: a case series and review of the literature. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17:2153–2161.
- 74 Shet NS, Cole BL, Iyer RS. Imaging of Pediatric pancreatic neoplasms with radiologic-histopathologic correlation. Am J Roentgenol 2014;202:1337–1348.
- **75** Rojas Y, Warneke CL, Dhamne CA et al. Primary malignant pancreatic neoplasms in children and adolescents: a 20-year experience. J Pediatr Surg 2012;47:2199–2204.

Pancreatic Cancer: Precancerous Lesions

Michaël Noë, Lodewijk A.A. Brosens, and Johan Offerhaus

Department of Pathology, University Medical Center Utrecht, Utrecht, The Netherlands

Introduction

93

Different precursor lesions can give rise to pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC). The initial basis for the current classification of these lesions was established in an international consensus meeting in 1999 [1]. Since then, three additional consensus meetings have been held [2–4]. At present, four precursor lesions are recognized: pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN), intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN), intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasm (ITPN), and mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN) [4]. These precursors exhibit a unique multistep morphologic and genetic progression to invasive carcinoma [5].

Pancreatic Intraepithelial Neoplasia

Clinical Features

Pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN) is the most common precursor lesion of PDAC and it is believed that most PDAC arise from PanIN [6,7]. Hulst (Boerhaave Laboratory, Leiden, The Netherlands) was the first to describe this microscopic lesion a century ago as a lesion in between (*Zwischenform*) normal tissue and invasive carcinoma [8]. These lesions were shown to be more common in pancreata with an invasive carcinoma than in pancreata without cancer. PanIN can be found in 82% of pancreata with invasive carcinoma, in 60% of pancreata with chronic pancreatitis, and in 16% of normal pancreata [9].

Both sexes are equally affected and their incidence tends to increase with age [9–12]. In patients with a family history of pancreatic adenocarcinoma, PanIN typically occur multifocally [13–15].

Because of their small size (by definition <0.5 cm), it is impossible to detect PanIN on noninvasive imaging. Only nonspecific findings such as lobular atrophy and fibrosis can suggest their presence [13]. PanIN are not associated with specific clinical signs or symptoms and are typically found incidentally in resections or biopsy specimens [10,16,17]. Most studies show that PanIN are more common in the head of the gland than in the tail [9,10,18].

Pathologic Features

PanIN are noninvasive, microscopic, epithelial neoplasms and by definition involve pancreatic ducts less than 0.5 cm in diameter [1,4,7]. Initially, it was thought PanIN arose only from ductules or small ducts [1,19,20]. However, several case reports have suggested that some PanIN can arise from larger ducts, including the main duct [16,19,21]. Some PanIN may cause obstruction and retrograde dilatation. This can make the differential diagnosis with an intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) difficult. PanIN are characterized by cuboid-to-columnar cells with varying amounts of apical cytoplasmic mucin and varying degrees of cytologic atypia. PanIN almost always show gastric-foveolar differentiation and have a micropapillary or flat architecture [4].

Since the first classification of the precursor lesions in 1999, three grades are discriminated in the progression of PanIN, based on the increasing degree of epithelial atypia and architectural complexity: PanIN-1, PanIN-2, and PanIN-3 (see Fig. 93.1) [1]. PanIN-1 lesions are characterized by minimal nuclear atypia, inconspicuous nucleoli, and absent mitotic figures, and can be further subdivided into flat (PanIN-1A) and micropapillary types with slight nuclear stratification

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 93.1 The progression of PanIN is associated with an increase in cellular and architectural atypia and accumulation of genetic mutations. PanIN-1 shows minimal nuclear atypia. PanIN-1A has a flat growth pattern, while PanIN-1B shows formation of micropapillae. PanIN-2 shows moderate nuclear atypia and pseudostratification. PanIN-1 and PanIN-2 are both grouped as low-grade PanIN. PanIN-3 or high-grade PanIN has the most severe nuclear and architectural atypia.

(PanIN-1B). Because of the absence of nuclear atypia and presence of mucin, which is not normally observed in pancreatic ductal cells without histochemical staining, these lesions were previously designated as "mucinous metaplasia" or "mucous cell hypertrophy" [22,23]. Moderate nuclear atypia, pseudostratification, loss of polarity, hyperchromasia, and rare mitotic figures are features of PanIN-2. PanIN-3 lesions have marked atypia, contain (atypical) mitotic figures, show loss of polarity and have a papillary, micropapillary, or occasional flat architecture. Cribriform structures, necrosis, and tufting of epithelial cells in the lumen may be present. PanIN-3 is almost exclusively found in association with invasive PDAC [9,10]. This feature is so striking that, in pancreata without a PDAC, a PanIN-3 lesion may serve as a surrogate marker for invasion elsewhere [9,24]. When PDAC is present, PanIN-3 is very hard to differentiate from the infiltrating carcinoma, growing into preexisting pancreatic ducts (i.e., ductal cancerization). Indications for this phenomenon of so-called ductal cancerization are a close proximity of an invasive carcinoma to a ductal lesion, an abrupt transition from highly atypical epithelium to normal ductal epithelium, luminal obstruction, and ductal destruction [1,7,25].

Of note, the presence of PanIN lesions of any grade at the surgical margin of pancreata resected for invasive PDAC, does not influence patient prognosis and additional surgery is not required [26].

Recently, an expert panel advised to use a two-tiered grading system with low-grade PanIN (former PanIN-1(A/B) and PanIN-2) and high-grade PanIN (former PanIN-3). The reason for this advice was the poor interobserver agreement between PanIN-1 and PanIN-2 [27]. Moreover both PanIN-1 and PanIN-2 show very limited progression to PDAC [9,28].

There are some descriptions of rare morphologic variants of PanIN, without any further biologic or clinical significance [26]. These variants are: *foam gland type*, which is associated with the foam gland subtype of pancreatic carcinoma and is characterized by foamy cells; *oncocytic type* with granular, eosinophilic cytoplasm and round nuclei with evident nucleoli; and *intestinal type* with goblet cells and pseudostratified nuclei [26,29]. However, intestinal type and oncocytic type PanIN could be early manifestations of IPMN.

PanIN show an increased expression of MUC1/EMA and the gastric foveolar mucin, MUC5AC in higher grades of dysplasia [30–33]. The opposite is seen for the pyloric gland mucin MUC6, showing reduced expression in higher grades of dysplasia [31,34].

Molecular Features

The lowest grade PanIN lesions with minimal cytologic atypia were not originally regarded as neoplastic, but instead were interpreted as hyperplasia or metaplasia [18,35]. After finding activating KRAS mutations, these lesions were considered neoplastic and the term "pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia" was proposed [1,22-24,35,36]. Another early event, frequently found in PanIN, is telomere shortening [37]. In 10% of the lesions that meet the criteria for PanIN, GNAS mutations were found, frequently as early events [38]. Since GNAS mutations are found in 60% of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN), these lesions could also represent early IPMN [39,40]. Further in the progression of PanIN, genetic and epigenetic inactivation of CDKN2A/P16 is seen [41-43]. Mutations in TP53 and SMAD4 are considered transitional events in the progression of PanIN to invasive ductal carcinoma, changing TGFβ and BMP signaling from tumor suppressive to tumor promoting (see Fig. 93.1) [5,33,44-47a].

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm

Clinical Features

The first description of what is now known as an intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN) of the pancreas, probably dates back to 1936 [48,49]. Haban et al. described a pancreatic lesion with "aneurysma-like" cyst formation, papillary growth of the epithelium, and mucin production. Until 1994, these tumors had various names, each emphasizing a different morphologic feature of the tumor. In 1994, all these entities were grouped together under the term "intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm" [50,51].

Initially, IPMN was considered a disease of older, cigarette-smoking men. However, a meta-analysis showed that there are geographic differences in the gender of patients with an IPMN. In Asia, main-duct (MD-IPMN) and branch-duct (BD-IPMN) type IPMN affect more men than women. In the United States and in Europe, MD-IPMN affect more men, while BD-IPMN affect more women [52]. Worldwide, the mean age of patients at the time of an IPMN diagnosis is 60–66 years [53–57]. Only a minority develop a PDAC from an IPMN. The mean age of diagnosis of patients with an IPMN with PDAC is 3-6 years older than the mean age of patients at the time of an IPMN diagnosis [53-57]. IPMN are seen more frequently in patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer, Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP), Lynch syndrome, Carney complex, and McCune-Albright syndrome [14,58-64].

Due to the widespread implementation of cross-sectional abdominal imaging techniques, macroscopic, pancreatic cysts like IPMN are relatively common findings. Epidemiologic studies show great variety in the prevalence of pancreatic cysts due to the use of different imaging techniques and different study populations [65–74]. If only cysts larger than 0.5 cm in patients imaged for other indications than pancreatic pathology and without a history of pancreatic pathology are considered, the prevalence is 10–21% [66,67]. A younger and partially healthy population scanned at a center for preventive medicine, had a much lower prevalence of 2.4% [75]. Of course, not all pancreatic cysts are IPMN. About one third of resected asymptomatic pancreatic cysts appear to be an IPMN [76,77].

Most people diagnosed with IPMN are asymptomatic. Only few patients experience nonspecific symptoms [78]. Main duct involvement is more often associated with acute pancreatitis than an IPMN involving only the smaller pancreatic ducts [53,56,77,79,80]. On endoscopy, a classic patulous papilla extruding mucus can be seen in 25% of patients with IPMN. This is also called a "fisheye" or "fish-mouth" and is virtually diagnostic for the presence of an IPMN [81,82]. IPMN are most frequently located in the proximal pancreas (the pancreatic head and the processus uncinatus). Based on the involvement of the different pancreatic ducts on radiologic and pathologic examination, IPMN are classified as MD-IPMN, BD-IPMN, or mixedtype IPMN [83]. However, there is considerable discrepancy between the radiologic and the histopathologic assessment of the involved ducts. Studies have shown that the main duct often shows some degree of involvement, even in IPMN that were classical BD-IPMN by radiologic imaging [84,85]. These BD-IPMN with minimal involvement of the main duct were very similar to pure BD-IPMN with regard to clinicopathologic features as well as clinical outcome [84].]

Data from multiple studies showed that invasive carcinoma was present in 43.6% of MD-IPMN, in 45.3% of mixed-type IPMN, and in 16.6% of BD-IPMN [86].

Pathologic Features

IPMN have been defined in a consensus meeting as: grossly visible, predominantly papillary or rarely flat, noninvasive mucin-producing epithelial neoplasm arising in the main pancreatic duct or branch ducts." By definition, an IPMN is at least 1.0 cm in diameter [1,4,7]. An intraductal neoplastic precursor lesion, larger than a PanIN (≥ 0.5 cm), but smaller than a true IPMN (<1.0 cm) can be either a large PanIN or a small IPMN. Features that occur predominantly in the setting of an IPMN, like the differentiation towards intestinal-, pancreatobiliaryor oncocytic-type epithelium or a mutation specific for IPMN (such as a GNAS mutation), are clues for a small IPMN [4,40,87]. If one of these features is present, the lesion can be called "incipient IPMN" [40]. Gastric-type differentiation can be seen in both PanIN and IPMN, making it a nondistinctive feature. Gastric-type lesions of at least 0.5 cm but smaller than 1.0 cm should be documented descriptively [4]. In the past, other features have been used to make the distinction between both lesions: MUC2, although insensitive, is a specific marker for IPMN, IPMN has taller and more complex papillae and IPMN produces more luminal mucin [7].

Similarly to PanIN, a consensus meeting recommended to replace the current three-tiered grading system with a two-tiered grading system, for better reproducibility and risk assessment. The former "IPMN with low-grade dysplasia" and "IPMN with intermediategrade dysplasia" become "IPMN, low-grade." The former "IPMN with high-grade dysplasia" become "IPMN, highgrade" [4].

IPMN are subtyped by their direction of differentiation as gastric, intestinal, pancreatobiliary, or oncocytic [87].

Gastric-type IPMN is characterized by cells that resemble the foveolar epithelium of the stomach. The epithelium consists of a monolayer of columnar cells

708 Chapter 93

with basally oriented nuclei and abundant mucinous cytoplasm (see Fig. 93.2a). The growth pattern can be flat, papillary, or tubular. The tubular growth pattern can sometimes predominate. The tubular-predominant, gas-tric-type IPMN was previously considered as an intra-ductal tubulopapillary neoplasm (ITPN) with low-grade cytonuclear features. In the past, this entity was called "intraductal tubular adenoma, pyloric gland type" or "pyloric gland adenoma" [88–96]. Later, the high-grade cytonuclear features of true ITPN were acknowledged and they were called "intraductal tubular carcinomas" (ITC), to differentiate them from "intraductal tubular adenomas" (ITA) (see Table 93.1). Eventually, immuno-histochemical and molecular studies showed that ITA

have more features in common with gastric-type IPMN than with ITPN [97]. Gastric-type IPMN typically involve the branch ducts [98].

The pancreatobiliary-type IPMN is lined by mucindepleted cells with nuclei with marked variation in size and shape and these nuclei have irregular contours and prominent nucleoli (see Fig. 93.2b). The histologic features of pancreaticobiliary-type IPMN and what some people consider high-grade, gastric-type IPMN, are very similar [2]. For this reason, some people consider these as the same entity but with different grades of dysplasia, with gastric-type IPMN being the low-grade dysplastic variant and pancreatobiliary-type the high-grade dysplastic variant [99,100]. Gastric-type IPMN is rarely



Figure 93.2 The different subtypes of IPMN. (a) Gastric-type IPMN with a flat architecture and a single layer of gastric foveolar-type epithelium. (b) Pancreatobiliary-type IPMN lined by cells with marked atypia and prominent nucleoli. (c) Intestinal-type IPMN with scattered goblet cells. (d) Oncocytic-type IPMN, composed of cells with abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm, reflecting the accumulation of mitochondria.

Table 93.1 Nomenclature of the entities, now known as tubularpredominant, gastric-type IPMN and ITPN and previously considered as (different grades of) the same entity

Current name	Former names
Gastric-type IPMN with extensive tubular growth	Intraductal tubular adenoma, pyloric gland type; pyloric gland adenoma; intraductal tubular adenoma (ITA)
Intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasm (ITPN)	Intraductal tubular adenoma, pyloric gland type; pyloric gland adenoma; intraductal tubular carcinoma (ITC)

associated with high-grade dysplasia and has the lowest risk of invasive carcinoma, while pancreatobiliary-type IPMN has the most aggressive behavior [98,101].

The intestinal-type IPMN is morphologically similar to a colonic villous adenoma. The nuclei of the cells are hyperchromatic, elongated, show some degree of pseudostratification and contain variable amounts of intracellular mucin. Dispersed goblet cells can be observed. The papillae are typically long and occasionally branching (see Fig. 93.2c). This subtype most frequently involves the main duct [98].

Oncocytic-type IPMN is a rare entity, characterized by cells with abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm, due to the accumulation of mitochondria. The nuclei of these oncocytic cells contain a single, prominent, eccentric nucleolus. The growth pattern of these oncocytic-type IPMN is distinctive, consisting of arborizing papillae, lined by one to five layers of cuboidal cells. A specific feature is the punched-out spaces in the epithelium (see Fig. 93.2d).

The 2010 World Health Organization classification of tumors of the digestive system provided an immunohistochemical aid for subtyping these IPMN based on mucin glycoprotein-stains. All IPMN stain positive for MUC5AC, while intestinal-type IPMN also show positivity for MUC2 and CDX2, and pancreatobiliary-type for MUC1/EMA. Oncocytic-type IPMN show more positivity for MUC6 than for MUC5AC [2,87,100,102,103]. However, several studies have shown that some IPMN are unclassifiable due to their uncharacteristic morphology and immunophenotype [104–108]. Mixed epithelial differentiation makes subtyping impossible in 25% of cases. Because of these reasons and the moderate interobserver agreement for morphologic subtyping of pancreatic IPMN, subtyping of IPMN has a poor reproducibility [109]. The fact that studies have reported differences in prognosis between the various subtypes of IPMN, despite the poor reproducibility, suggests that associations between histologic type and prognosis may be even stronger than reported [98,101,105,109-112].

Molecular Features

Whole exome sequencing of IPMN revealed an average of 26 mutations per IPMN [39]. *KRAS* and *GNAS* are the most frequently mutated genes in 50–80% and 40–60% of IPMN, respectively [39,113]. Moreover, *RNF43*, an E3 ubiquitin-protein ligase acting as a negative regulator of the Wnt-signaling pathway is also frequently mutated in IPMN [39]. In addition, *TP53* and *SMAD4* mutations can be found in high-grade dysplasia.

Several studies suggest the existence of two distinct molecular progression pathways in IPMN [32,114]. These two distinct pathways are a reflection of the observation that IPMN can progress into a tubular carcinoma or a colloid carcinoma. Tubular carcinomas are more associated with a pancreatobiliary-type IPMN with a mutation profile resembling conventional PDAC with frequent *KRAS* mutations [114–116]. In contrast, colloid carcinomas are associated with intestinal-type IPMN and harbor frequent *GNAS* mutations [117].

These different pathways are also reflected in a different immunophenotype with colloid carcinomas being MUC1 negative (0%) and MUC2 positive (100%), while tubular carcinomas are typically MUC1 positive (63%) and MUC2 negative (1%) [32]. Colloid carcinomas have a less aggressive behavior and a better prognosis than tubular carcinomas [105,106]. In gastric-type IPMN, *KRAS* and *GNAS* mutations are identified equally. This suggests that gastric-type IPMN are a heterogenic group of early lesions [114].

Oncocytic-type IPMN is genetically distinct from other IPMN subtypes and does not contain *KRAS* or *GNAS* mutations [117a].

Intraductal Tubulopapillary Neoplasm

Clinical Features

Intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms (ITPN) are rare intraductal neoplasms of the pancreas. Together with IPMN, they are grouped as "intraductal neoplasms" [118]. They occur equally in men and women. The presenting symptoms are nonspecific. About 50% of these neoplasms involve the head of the pancreas, 15% are localized in the tail of the pancreas and 30% of the cases involve the pancreas diffusely [118,119]. As much as 40% of cases harbor an associated invasive carcinoma. With a 5-year survival of more than 30%, prognosis of an ITPNassociated invasive tumor is significantly better than the prognosis of conventional PDAC. Recurrence or metastasis to lymph nodes or to the liver is seen in about one third of cases. Even these patients sometimes experience a protracted clinical course over >2 years, which is unusual for conventional PDAC [119].

Pathologic Features

ITPN is characterized by densely packed tubules that frequently lie back to back, forming large sheets. Tubulopapillary growth is sometimes seen. The cells are cuboidal with modest amounts of eosinophilic cytoplasm and do not contain apparent mucin. There is moderate nuclear atypia and increased mitotic activity. Extracellular mucin production is not prominent and cyst formation is less evident than in IPMN. Comedolike necrosis is sometimes present [120].

In contrast to IPMN, immunohistochemistry for MUC5AC is typically negative in ITPN [44,120]. MUC1 and MUC6 are positive in 100% and 60% of cases, respectively [120]. Because of similar morphology and shared positivity for MUC6 with gastric and duodenal pyloric gland adenomas, ITPN has previously been described as "intraductal tubular adenomas, pyloric gland type," "pyloric gland adenoma", or "intraductal tubular carcinomas" (ITC) (see Table 93.1) [88,96].

Molecular Features

ITPN differ from IPMN on a molecular level: *KRAS* mutations are found in only 7% of ITPN. *GNAS* mutations have never been observed in ITPN [121–123]. *PIK3CA* mutations are the single, most frequently observed mutations in ITPN (21–27%) [121,124].

Mucinous Cystic Neoplasms

Clinical Features

The vast majority of mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN) occur in perimenopausal women [76,118,125-129]. The mean age of presentation of patients with a noninvasive MCN is 44 years. The mean age of presentation of patients with an MCN with associated adenocarcinoma is 55 years [12]. Only a few, rare cases have been described in men [130]. MCN are commonly found in the pancreatic body and tail. Because of the close proximity of the female gonad to the pancreatic tail during embryologic life and the fact that similar lesions occur in the other side of the body, it has been hypothesized that the pancreatic MCN develops from a remnant of endodermal immature gonadal stroma, stimulated by female hormones [125,131]. This is reflected in the ovarian-type stroma surrounding the cyst [132]. Similar lesions are found in neighboring organs: mucinous cystadenomas of the hepatobiliary tree, mesentery and retroperitoneum, and the mixed epithelial and stromal tumor (MEST) of the kidney [133–136].

The prognosis after surgical resection is excellent if the neoplasm is noninvasive or if invasive carcinoma is confined to the ovarian-type stroma of the septa [128,129,137,138]. The prognosis of patients with an MCN with an associated invasive carcinoma after resection is better than that of patients with conventional invasive ductal adenocarcinoma not arising in an MCN; the 5-year survival rate of the MCN patients with an associated invasive carcinoma is up to 50% [125,128].

Pathologic Features

MCN usually do not communicate with the pancreatic duct system and show a "cyst-in-cyst" growth pattern, by the formation of septae. Microscopically, MCN are defined as having two components: the cyst is lined by neoplastic, mucinous, columnar epithelial cells, surrounded by a nonneoplastic, ovarian-type stroma (see Fig. 93.3). The epithelium can harbor varying degrees of architectural and cytologic atypia [118]. The atypia is graded in a two-tiered system, as recommended by the latest consensus meeting. This two-tiered system replaces the three-tiered system: "MCN with low-grade dysplasia" and "MCN with intermediate-grade dysplasia" are now both classified as "MCN, low-grade" [4].

Ovarian-type stroma may be only focally present or not obvious due to fibrosis or hypocellularity [125,139]. Sometimes, nests of epithelioid cells are seen in the stroma suggesting luteinization. Rarely, a corpus luteum can be seen in the stroma. The cells of the ovarian-type stroma frequently express progesterone and estrogen receptor, inhibin, caldesmon, alpha-SMA, and desmin [133,140].

When an MCN evolves into an invasive carcinoma, this is typically a tubular adenocarcinoma. MCN rarely evolve into a colloid carcinoma, although 51% of MCN



Figure 93.3 MCN with mucinous epithelium with low-grade dysplasia and characteristic ovarian-type stroma.

show intestinal differentiation by immunostaining for CDX2 [141,142]. MCN with malignant, sarcomatous stroma have been reported but are more likely spindle cell carcinomas rather than true mesenchymal neoplasms, since the ovarian-type stroma of the MCN is nonneoplastic [143–146].

Molecular Features

Whole-exome sequencing of the MCN showed on average 16.0 ± 7.6 nonsynonymous somatic mutations and relatively few "loss of heterozygosity" events, compared with IPMN [39]. This could explain the lower frequency of progression towards an invasive carcinoma in MCN, since there is a correlation between aneuploidy and a

References

- Hruban RH, Adsay NV, Albores-Saavedra J et al. Pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia: a new nomenclature and classification system for pancreatic duct lesions. Am J Surg Pathol 2001;25(5):579–586.
- 2 Adsay NV, Merati K, Basturk O et al. Pathologically and biologically distinct types of epithelium in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: delineation of an "intestinal" pathway of carcinogenesis in the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2004;28(7):839–848.
- 3 Adsay V, Mino-Kenudson M, Furukawa T et al. Pathologic evaluation and reporting of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas and other tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms of pancreatobiliary tract: recommendations of Verona consensus meeting. Ann Surg 2016;263(1):162–177.
- **4** Basturk O, Hong S-M, Wood LD et al. A revised classification system and recommendations from the Baltimore consensus meeting for neoplastic precursor lesions in the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39(12):1730–1741.
- 5 Brosens LAA, Hackeng WM, Offerhaus GJ, Hruban RH, Wood LD. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma pathology: changing "landscape." J Gastrointest Oncol 2015;6(4):358–374.
- 6 Hruban RH, Goggins M, Parsons J, Kern SE. Progression model for pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2000;6(8):2969–2972.
- 7 Hruban RH, Takaori K, Klimstra DS et al. An illustrated consensus on the classification of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2004;28(8):977–987.
- 8 Hulst SPL. Zur Kenntnis der Genese des Adenokarzinoms und Karzinoms des Pankreas.
 Virchows Arch f. Path Anat 1905;180(2):288–316.

poor prognosis [147]. Only one region on chromosome 17q, containing the gene *RNF43*, was lost in more than one tumor. In three MCN, intragenic mutations were found in the *RNF43* gene. Further analysis showed mutations in the four main pancreatic cancer genes *KRAS*, *CDKN2A*, *TP53*, and *SMAD4* [39].

Acknowledgments

Lodewijk A.A. Brosens is funded by a Career Development Grant from the Dutch Digestive Foundation (CDG 14-02).

Michaël Noë is funded by the Lisa Waller Hayes Foundation and the Nijbakker-Morra Foundation.

- **9** Andea A, Sarkar F, Adsay VN. Clinicopathological correlates of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia: a comparative analysis of 82 cases with and 152 cases without pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Mod Pathol 2003;16(10):996–1006.
- 10 Cubilla AL, Fitzgerald PJ. Morphological lesions associated with human primary invasive nonendocrine pancreas cancer. Cancer Res 1976;36(7 Pt 2):2690–2698.
- 11 Recavarren C, Labow DM, Liang J et al. Histologic characteristics of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia associated with different pancreatic lesions. Hum Pathol 2011;42(1):18–24.
- 12 Schwartz AM, Henson DE. Familial and sporadic pancreatic carcinoma, epidemiologic concordance. Am J Surg Pathol 2007;31(4):645–646.
- **13** Brune K, Abe T, Canto M et al. Multifocal neoplastic precursor lesions associated with lobular atrophy of the pancreas in patients having a strong family history of pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg Pathol 2006;30(9):1067–1076.
- 14 Shi C, Klein AP, Goggins M et al. Increased prevalence of precursor lesions in familial pancreatic cancer patients. Clin Cancer Res 2009;15(24):7737–7743.
- 15 Meckler KA, Brentnall TA, Haggitt RC et al. Familial fibrocystic pancreatic atrophy with endocrine cell hyperplasia and pancreatic carcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 2001;25(8):1047–1053.
- 16 Takaori K, Matsusue S, Fujikawa T et al. Carcinoma in situ of the pancreas associated with localized fibrosis: a clue to early detection of neoplastic lesions arising from pancreatic ducts. Pancreas 1998;17(1):102–105.
- 17 Detlefsen S, Sipos B, Feyerabend B, Klöppel G. Pancreatic fibrosis associated with age and ductal papillary hyperplasia. Virchows Arch 2005;447(5):800–805.

- 18 Kozuka S, Sassa R, Taki T et al. Relation of pancreatic duct hyperplasia to carcinoma. Cancer 1979;43(4):1418–1428.
- 19 Takaori K. Dilemma in classifications of possible precursors of pancreatic cancer involving the main pancreatic duct: PanIN or IPMN? J Gastroenterol 2003;38(3):311–313.
- **20** Takaori K. Current understanding of precursors to pancreatic cancer. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2007;14(3):217–223.
- **21** Kogire M, Tokuhara K, Itoh D et al. Atypical ductal hyperplasia of the pancreas associated with a stricture of the main pancreatic duct. J Gastroenterol 2003;38(3):295–297.
- 22 Lemoine NR, Jain S, Hughes CM et al. Ki*-ras* oncogene activation in preinvasive pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 1992;102(1):230–236.
- 23 Yanagisawa A, Ohtake K, Ohashi K et al. Frequent c-Ki-*ras* oncogene activation in mucous cell hyperplasias of pancreas suffering from chronic inflammation. Cancer Res 1993;53(5):953–956.
- 24 Brat DJ, Lillemoe KD, Yeo CJ, Warfield PB, Hruban RH. Progression of pancreatic intraductal neoplasias to infiltrating adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 1998;22(2): 163–169.
- **25** Ban S, Shimizu Y, Ogawa F, Shimizu M. Reevaluation of "cancerization of the duct" by pancreatic cancers. Mod Pathol 2007;20:276.
- **26** Zamboni G, Hirabayashi K, Castelli P, Lennon AM. Precancerous lesions of the pancreas. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2013;27(2):299–322.
- 27 Longnecker DS, Adsay NV, Fernández-del Castillo C et al. Histopathological diagnosis of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia and intraductal papillarymucinous neoplasms: interobserver agreement. Pancreas 2005;31(4):344–349.
- 28 Konstantinidis IT, Vinuela EF, Tang LH et al. Incidentally discovered pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia: what is its clinical significance? Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20(11):3643–3647.
- **29** Albores-Saavedra J, Weimersheimer-Sandoval M, Chable-Montero F, Montante-Montes de Oca D, Hruban RH, Henson DE. The foamy variant of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Ann Diagn Pathol 2008;12(4):252–259.
- **30** Maitra A, Adsay NV, Argani P et al. Multicomponent analysis of the pancreatic adenocarcinoma progression model using a pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia tissue microarray. Mod Pathol 2003;16(9):902–912.
- **31** Nagata K, Horinouchi M, Saitou M et al. Mucin expression profile in pancreatic cancer and the precursor lesions. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2007;14(3):243–254.

- **32** Adsay NV, Merati K, Andea A et al. The dichotomy in the preinvasive neoplasia to invasive carcinoma sequence in the pancreas: differential expression of MUC1 and MUC2 supports the existence of two separate pathways of carcinogenesis. Mod Pathol 2002;15(10):1087–1095.
- 33 Moriya T, Kimura W, Semba S et al. Biological similarities and differences between pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasias and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Int J Gastrointest Cancer 2005;35(2):111–119.
- **34** Basturk O, Khayyata S, Klimstra DS et al. Preferential expression of MUC6 in oncocytic and pancreatobiliary types of intraductal papillary neoplasms highlights a pyloropancreatic pathway, distinct from the intestinal pathway, in pancreatic carcinogenesis. Am J Surg Pathol 2010;34(3):364–370.
- 35 Klimstra DS, Longnecker DS. K-*ras* mutations in pancreatic ductal proliferative lesions. Am J Pathol 1994;145(6):1547–1550.
- **36** DiGiuseppe JA, Hruban RH, Offerhaus GJ et al. Detection of K-*ras* mutations in mucinous pancreatic duct hyperplasia from a patient with a family history of pancreatic carcinoma. Am J Pathol 1994;144(5):889–895.
- 37 van Heek NT, Meeker AK, Kern SE et al. Telomere shortening is nearly universal in pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Am J Pathol 2002;161(5):1541–1547.
- 38 Kanda M, Matthaei H, Wu J et al. Presence of somatic mutations in most early-stage pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Gastroenterology 2012;142(4):730–733.e9.
- **39** Wu J, Jiao Y, Dal Molin M et al. Whole-exome sequencing of neoplastic cysts of the pancreas reveals recurrent mutations in components of ubiquitin-dependent pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108(52):21188–21193.
- 40 Matthaei H, Wu J, Dal Molin M et al. GNAS sequencing identifies IPMN-specific mutations in a subgroup of diminutive pancreatic cysts referred to as "incipient IPMNs." Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(3):360–363.
- **41** Wilentz RE, Geradts J, Maynard R et al. Inactivation of the p16 (INK4A) tumor-suppressor gene in pancreatic duct lesions: loss of intranuclear expression. Cancer Res 1998;58(20):4740–4744.
- 42 Schutte M, Hruban RH, Geradts J et al. Abrogation of the Rb/p16 tumor-suppressive pathway in virtually all pancreatic carcinomas. Cancer Res 1997;57(15):3126–3130.
- **43** Moskaluk CA, Hruban RH, Kern SE. p16 and K-*ras* gene mutations in the intraductal precursors of human pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer Res 1997;57(11):2140–2143.

- 44 Lüttges J, Galehdari H, Bröcker V et al. Allelic loss is often the first hit in the biallelic inactivation of the p53 and DPC4 genes during pancreatic carcinogenesis. Am J Pathol 2001;158(5):1677–1683.
- **45** Adorno M, Cordenonsi M, Montagner M et al. A mutant-p53/Smad complex opposes p63 to empower TGFbeta-induced metastasis. Cell 2009;137(1):87–98.
- **46** Zhang B, Halder SK, Kashikar ND et al. Antimetastatic role of Smad4 signaling in colorectal cancer. Gastroenterology 2010;138(3):969–980.e1–3.
- Voorneveld PW, Kodach LL, Jacobs RJ et al. Loss of SMAD4 alters BMP signaling to promote colorectal cancer cell metastasis via activation of Rho and ROCK. Gastroenterology 2014;147(1):196–208.e13.
- **47a** Hosoda W, Chianchiano P, Griffin JF et al. Genetic analyses of isolated high-grade pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (HG-PanIN) reveal paucity of alterations in TP53 and SMAD4. J Pathol 2017;242(1):16–23.
- **48** Werner J, Fritz S, Büchler MW. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas—a surgical disease. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;9(5):253–259.
- **49** Habán G. Papillomatose und Carcinom des Gangsystems der Bauchspeicheldrüse. Virchows Arch f. Path Anat 1936;297(1):207–220.
- 50 Sessa F, Solcia E, Capella C et al. Intraductal papillarymucinous tumours represent a distinct group of pancreatic neoplasms: an investigation of tumour cell differentiation and K-ras, p53 and c-erbB-2 abnormalities in 26 patients. Virchows Arch 1994;425(4):357–367.
- Morohoshi T, Kanda M, Asanuma K, Klöppel G. Intraductal papillary neoplasms of the pancreas. A clinicopathologic study of six patients. Cancer 1989;64(6):1329–1335.
- 52 Ingkakul T, Warshaw AL, Fernández-Del Castillo C. Epidemiology of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: sex differences between 3 geographic regions. Pancreas 2011;40(5):779–780.
- 53 Salvia R, Fernández-del Castillo C, Bassi C et al. Main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: clinical predictors of malignancy and long-term survival following resection. Ann Surg 2004;239(5):678–685; discussion 685–687.
- 54 Chari ST, Yadav D, Smyrk TC et al. Study of recurrence after surgical resection of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas. Gastroenterology 2002;123(5):1500–1507.
- 55 Ingkakul T, Sadakari Y, Ienaga J, Satoh N, Takahata S, Tanaka M. Predictors of the presence of concomitant invasive ductal carcinoma in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2010;251(1):70–75.
- **56** Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: an updated experience. Ann Surg 2004;239(6):788–797; discussion 797–799.

- 57 Crippa S, Fernández-Del Castillo C, Salvia R et al. Mucin-producing neoplasms of the pancreas: an analysis of distinguishing clinical and epidemiologic characteristics. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8(2):213–219.
- 58 Maire F, Hammel P, Terris B et al. Intraductal papillary and mucinous pancreatic tumour: a new extracolonic tumour in familial adenomatous polyposis. Gut 2002;51(3):446–449.
- 59 Gaujoux S, Tissier F, Ragazzon B et al. Pancreatic ductal and acinar cell neoplasms in Carney complex: a possible new association. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011;96(11):E1888–1895.
- **60** Gaujoux S, Chanson P, Bertherat J, Sauvanet A, Ruszniewski P. Hepato-pancreato-biliary lesions are present in both Carney complex and McCune Albright syndrome: comments on P. Salpea and C. Stratakis. Mol Cell Endocrinol 2014;382(1):344–345.
- **61** Salpea P, Horvath A, London E et al. Deletions of the PRKAR1A locus at 17q24.2-q24.3 in Carney complex: genotype-phenotype correlations and implications for genetic testing. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2014;99(1):E183–188.
- **62** Su GH, Hruban RH, Bansal RK et al. Germline and somatic mutations of the STK11/LKB1 Peutz-Jeghers gene in pancreatic and biliary cancers. Am J Pathol 1999;154(6):1835–1840.
- **63** Poley JW, Kluijt I, Gouma DJ et al. The yield of firsttime endoscopic ultrasonography in screening individuals at a high risk of developing pancreatic cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104(9):2175–2181.
- **64** Sparr JA, Bandipalliam P, Redston MS, Syngal S. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas with loss of mismatch repair in a patient with Lynch syndrome. Am J Surg Pathol 2009;33(2):309–312.
- 65 Zhang X-M, Mitchell DG, Dohke M, Holland GA, Parker L. Pancreatic cysts: depiction on single-shot fast spin-echo MR images. Radiology 2002;223(2):547–553.
- **66** Matsubara S, Tada M, Akahane M et al. Incidental pancreatic cysts found by magnetic resonance imaging and their relationship with pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 2012;41(8):1241–1246.
- **67** Moris M, Bridges MD, Pooley RA et al. Association between advances in high-resolution cross-section imaging technologies and increase in prevalence of pancreatic cysts from 2005 to 2014. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2016;14(4):585–593.e3
- 68 Lee KS, Sekhar A, Rofsky NM, Pedrosa I. Prevalence of incidental pancreatic cysts in the adult population on MR imaging. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(9): 2079–2084.
- **69** Kimura W, Nagai H, Kuroda A, Muto T, Esaki Y. Analysis of small cystic lesions of the pancreas. Int J Pancreatol 1995;18(3):197–206.

- **714** *Chapter 93*
 - **70** Spinelli KS, Fromwiller TE, Daniel RA et al. Cystic pancreatic neoplasms: observe or operate. Ann Surg 2004;239(5):651–657; discussion 657–659.
 - **71** Ikeda M, Sato T, Morozumi A et al. Morphologic changes in the pancreas detected by screening ultrasonography in a mass survey, with special reference to main duct dilatation, cyst formation, and calcification. Pancreas 1994;9(4):508–512.
 - 72 Lee SH, Shin CM, Park JK et al. Outcomes of cystic lesions in the pancreas after extended follow-up. Dig Dis Sci 2007;52(10):2653–2659.
 - 73 Edirimanne S, Connor SJ. Incidental pancreatic cystic lesions. World J Surg 2008;32(9):2028–2037.
 - 74 Girometti R, Intini S, Brondani G et al. Incidental pancreatic cysts on 3D turbo spin echo magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography: prevalence and relation with clinical and imaging features. Abdom Imaging 2011;36(2):196–205.
 - 75 de Jong K, Nio CY, Hermans JJ et al. High prevalence of pancreatic cysts detected by screening magnetic resonance imaging examinations. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8(9):806–811.
 - 76 Goh BKP, Tan Y-M, Cheow P-C et al. Cystic lesions of the pancreas: an appraisal of an aggressive resectional policy adopted at a single institution during 15 years. Am J Surg 2006;192(2):148–154.
 - 77 Fernández-del Castillo C, Targarona J, Thayer SP, Rattner DW, Brugge WR, Warshaw AL. Incidental pancreatic cysts: clinicopathologic characteristics and comparison with symptomatic patients. Arch Surg 2003;138(4):427–423; discussion 433–434.
 - **78** Ferrone CR, Correa-Gallego C, Warshaw AL et al. Current trends in pancreatic cystic neoplasms. Arch Surg 2009;144(5):448–544.
 - **79** Traverso LW, Peralta EA, Ryan JA Jr, Kozarek RA. Intraductal neoplasms of the pancreas. Am J Surg 1998;175(5):426–432.
 - **80** Klöppel G. Clinicopathologic view of intraductal papillary-mucinous tumor of the pancreas. Hepatogastroenterology 1998;45(24):1981–1985.
 - **81** Tanaka M, Kobayashi K, Mizumoto K, Yamaguchi K. Clinical aspects of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas. J Gastroenterol 2005;40(7):669–675.
 - 82 Yamaguchi K, Tanaka M. Mucin-hypersecreting tumor of the pancreas with mucin extrusion through an enlarged papilla. Am J Gastroenterol 1991;86(7):835–839.
 - **83** Nagai K, Doi R, Kida A et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: clinicopathologic characteristics and long-term follow-up after resection. World J Surg 2008;32(2):271–278; discussion 279–280.
 - 84 Sahora K, Fernández-del Castillo C, Dong F et al. Not all mixed-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms behave like main-duct lesions: implications

of minimal involvement of the main pancreatic duct. Surgery 2014;156(3):611–621.

- **85** Fritz S, Klauss M, Bergmann F et al. Pancreatic main-duct involvement in branch-duct IPMNs: an underestimated risk. Ann Surg 2014;260(5):848–855; discussion 855–856.
- 86 Tanaka M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):183–197.
- 87 Furukawa T, Klöppel G, Volkan Adsay N et al. Classification of types of intraductal papillarymucinous neoplasm of the pancreas: a consensus study. Virchows Arch 2005;447(5):794–799.
- 88 Bakotic BW, Robinson MJ, Sturm PD, Hruban RH, Offerhaus GJ, Albores-Saavedra J. Pyloric gland adenoma of the main pancreatic duct. Am J Surg Pathol 1999;23(2):227–231.
- **89** Albores-Saavedra J, Sheahan K, O'Riain C, Shukla D. Intraductal tubular adenoma, pyloric type, of the pancreas: additional observations on a new type of pancreatic neoplasm. Am J Surg Pathol 2004;28(2):233–238.
- **90** Kato N, Akiyama S, Motoyama T. Pyloric gland-type tubular adenoma superimposed on intraductal papillary mucinous tumor of the pancreas. Pyloric gland adenoma of the pancreas. Virchows Arch 2002;440(2):205–208.
- **91** Chetty R, Serra S. Intraductal tubular adenoma (pyloric gland-type) of the pancreas: a reappraisal and possible relationship with gastric-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm. Histopathology 2009;55(3):270–276.
- **92** Nakayama Y, Inoue H, Hamada Y et al. Intraductal tubular adenoma of the pancreas, pyloric gland type: a clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical study of 6 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2005;29(5):607–616.
- **93** Fukatsu H, Kawamoto H, Tsutsumi K et al. Intraductal tubular adenoma, pyloric gland-type, of the pancreas. Endoscopy 2007;39(suppl 1):E88–89.
- 94 Itatsu K, Sano T, Hiraoka N et al. Intraductal tubular carcinoma in an adenoma of the main pancreatic duct of the pancreas head. J Gastroenterol 2006;41(7):702–705.
- **95** Nagaike K, Chijiiwa K, Hiyoshi M, Ohuchida J, Kataoka H. Main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous adenoma of the pancreas with a large mural nodule. Int J Clin Oncol 2007;12(5):388–391.
- **96** Amaris J. Intraductal mucinous papillary tumor and pyloric gland adenoma of the pancreas. Gastrointest Endosc 2002;56(3):441–444.
- **97** Chang X, Jiang Y, Li J, Chen J. Intraductal tubular adenomas (pyloric gland-type) of the pancreas: clinicopathologic features are similar to gastric-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms and different

from intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms. Diagn Pathol 2014;9:172.

- **98** Koh YX, Zheng HL, Chok A-Y et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of the spectrum and outcomes of different histologic subtypes of noninvasive and invasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Surgery 2015;157(3):496–509.
- **99** Adsay NV, Conlon KC, Zee SY, Brennan MF, Klimstra DS. Intraductal papillary-mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: an analysis of in situ and invasive carcinomas in 28 patients. Cancer 2002;94(1):62–77.
- 100 Ban S, Naitoh Y, Mino-Kenudson M et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas: its histopathologic difference between 2 major types. Am J Surg Pathol 2006;30(12):1561–1569.
- **101** Furukawa T, Hatori T, Fujita I et al. Prognostic relevance of morphological types of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Gut 2011;60(4):509–516.
- 102 Adsay NV, Adair CF, Heffess CS, Klimstra DS. Intraductal oncocytic papillary neoplasms of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 1996;20(8):980–994.
- 103 Ishida M, Egawa S, Aoki T et al. Characteristic clinicopathological features of the types of intraductal papillary-mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Pancreas 2007;35(4):348–352.
- 104 Tsutsumi K, Sato N, Cui L et al. Expression of claudin-4 (CLDN4) mRNA in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Mod Pathol 2011;24(4):533–541.
- 105 Nakata K, Ohuchida K, Aishima S et al. Invasive carcinoma derived from intestinal-type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm is associated with minimal invasion, colloid carcinoma, and less invasive behavior, leading to a better prognosis. Pancreas 2011;40(4):581–587.
- 106 Sadakari Y, Ohuchida K, Nakata K et al. Invasive carcinoma derived from the nonintestinal type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas has a poorer prognosis than that derived from the intestinal type. Surgery 2010;147(6):812–817.
- 107 Yonezawa S, Higashi M, Yamada N, Yokoyama S, Goto M. Significance of mucin expression in pancreatobiliary neoplasms. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2010;17(2):108–124.
- 108 Kobayashi M, Fujinaga Y, Ota H. Reappraisal of the immunophenotype of pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMNs)-gastric pyloric and small intestinal immunophenotype expression in gastric and intestinal type IPMNs. Acta Histochem Cytochem 2014;47(2):45–57.
- 109 Schaberg KB, DiMaio MA, Longacre TA. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms often contain epithelium from multiple subtypes and/or are unclassifiable. Am J Surg Pathol 2016;40(1):44–50.

- 110 Mino-Kenudson M, Fernández-del Castillo C, Baba Y et al. Prognosis of invasive intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm depends on histological and precursor epithelial subtypes. Gut 2011;60(12):1712–1720.
- 111 Distler M, Kersting S, Niedergethmann M et al. Pathohistological subtype predicts survival in patients with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2013;258(2):324–330.
- 112 Kim J, Jang K-T, Mo Park S et al. Prognostic relevance of pathologic subtypes and minimal invasion in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. Tumour Biol 2011;32(3):535–542.
- **113** Wu J, Matthaei H, Maitra A et al. Recurrent GNAS mutations define an unexpected pathway for pancreatic cyst development. Sci Transl Med 2011;3(92):92ra66.
- 114 Tan MC, Basturk O, Brannon AR et al. GNAS and KRAS mutations define separate progression pathways in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm-associated carcinoma. J Am Coll Surg 2015;220(5):845–854.e1.
- 115 Dal Molin M, Matthaei H, Wu J et al. Clinicopathological correlates of activating GNAS mutations in intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20(12):3802–3808.
- **116** Hosoda W, Sasaki E, Murakami Y, Yamao K, Shimizu Y, Yatabe Y. GNAS mutation is a frequent event in pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms and associated adenocarcinomas. Virchows Arch 2015;466(6):665–674.
- **117** Yamada M, Sekine S, Ogawa R et al. Frequent activating GNAS mutations in villous adenoma of the colorectum. J Pathol 2012;228(1):113–118.
- **117a** Basturk O, Tan M, Bhanot U et al. The oncocytic subtype is genetically distinct from other pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm subtypes. Mod Pathol 2016;29(9):1058–1069.
- 118 Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND, eds. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Digestive System, 4th edn. Lyon: IARC, 2010.
- 119 Klimstra DS, Adsay NV, Dhall D et al. Intraductal tubular carcinoma of the pancreas: clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical analysis of 18 cases. Mod Pathol 2007;20:285. [Abstract]
- 120 Yamaguchi H, Shimizu M, Ban S et al. Intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas distinct from pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2009;33(8):1164–1172.
- 121 Yamaguchi H, Kuboki Y, Hatori T et al. The discrete nature and distinguishing molecular features of pancreatic intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the gastric type, pyloric gland variant. J Pathol 2013;231(3):335–341.

- 716 Chapter 93
 - **122** Amato E, Molin MD, Mafficini A et al. Targeted next-generation sequencing of cancer genes dissects the molecular profiles of intraductal papillary neoplasms of the pancreas. J Pathol 2014;233(3):217–227.
 - 123 Xiao HD, Yamaguchi H, Dias-Santagata D et al. Molecular characteristics and biological behaviours of the oncocytic and pancreatobiliary subtypes of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. J Pathol 2011;224(4):508–516.
 - 124 Yamaguchi H, Kuboki Y, Hatori T et al. Somatic mutations in PIK3CA and activation of AKT in intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2011;35(12):1812–1817.
 - 125 Zamboni G, Scarpa A, Bogina G et al. Mucinous cystic tumors of the pancreas: clinicopathological features, prognosis, and relationship to other mucinous cystic tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 1999;23(4):410–422.
 - 126 Thompson LD, Becker RC, Przygodzki RM, Adair CF, Heffess CS. Mucinous cystic neoplasm (mucinous cystadenocarcinoma of low-grade malignant potential) of the pancreas: a clinicopathologic study of 130 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 1999;23(1):1–16.
 - 127 Gil E, Choi SH, Choi DW, Heo JS, Kim MJ. Mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas with ovarian stroma. ANZ J Surg 2013;83(12):985–990.
 - 128 Crippa S, Salvia R, Warshaw AL et al. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas is not an aggressive entity: lessons from 163 resected patients. Ann Surg 2008;247(4):571–579.
 - 129 Yamao K, Yanagisawa A, Takahashi K et al. Clinicopathological features and prognosis of mucinous cystic neoplasm with ovarian-type stroma: a multi-institutional study of the Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2011;40(1):67–71.
 - **130** Fallahzadeh MK, Zibari GB, Wellman G, Abdehou ST, Shokouh-Amiri H. Mucinous cystic neoplasm of pancreas in a male patient: a case report and review of the literature. J La State Med Soc 2014;166(2):67–69.
 - 131 Ridder GJ, Maschek H, Flemming P, Nashan B, Klempnauer J. Ovarian-like stroma in an invasive mucinous cystadenocarcinoma of the pancreas positive for inhibin. A hint concerning its possible histogenesis. Virchows Arch 1998;432(5):451–454.
 - 132 Erdogan D, Lamers WH, Offerhaus GJA, Busch ORC, Gouma DJ, van Gulik TM. Cystadenomas with ovarian stroma in liver and pancreas: an evolving concept. Dig Surg 2006;23(3):186–191.
 - **133** Shiono S, Suda K, Nobukawa B et al. Pancreatic, hepatic, splenic, and mesenteric mucinous cystic neoplasms (MCN) are lumped together as extra ovarian MCN. Pathol Int 2006;56(2):71–77.
 - 134 Adsay NV, Eble JN, Srigley JR, Jones EC, Grignon DJ. Mixed epithelial and stromal tumor of the kidney. Am J Surg Pathol 2000;24(7):958–970.

- 135 Buritica C, Serrano M, Zuluaga A, Arrabal M, Regauer S, Nogales FF. Mixed epithelial and stromal tumour of the kidney with luteinised ovarian stroma. J Clin Pathol 2007;60(1):98–100.
- **136** Matsubara M, Shiozawa T, Tachibana R et al. Primary retroperitoneal mucinous cystadenoma of borderline malignancy: a case report and review of the literature. Int J Gynecol Pathol 2005;24(3):218–223.
- 137 Fukushima N, Mukai K, Kanai Y et al. Intraductal papillary tumors and mucinous cystic tumors of the pancreas: clinicopathologic study of 38 cases. Hum Pathol 1997;28(9):1010–1017.
- 138 Lewis GH, Wang H, Bellizzi AM et al. Prognosis of minimally invasive carcinoma arising in mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 2013;37(4):601–605.
- 139 Reddy RP, Smyrk TC, Zapiach M et al. Pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasm defined by ovarian stroma: demographics, clinical features, and prevalence of cancer. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;2(11):1026–1031.
- 140 Izumo A, Yamaguchi K, Eguchi T et al. Mucinous cystic tumor of the pancreas: immunohistochemical assessment of "ovarian-type stroma." Oncol Rep 2003;10(3):515–525.
- 141 Seidel G, Zahurak M, Iacobuzio-Donahue C et al. Almost all infiltrating colloid carcinomas of the pancreas and periampullary region arise from in situ papillary neoplasms: a study of 39 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2002;26(1):56–63.
- **142** Baker ML, Seeley ES, Pai R et al. Invasive mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas. Exp Mol Pathol 2012;93(3):345–349.
- 143 Bakker RFR, Stoot JHMB, Blok P, Merkus JWS. Primary retroperitoneal mucinous cystadenoma with sarcoma-like mural nodule: a case report and review of the literature. Virchows Arch 2007;451(4): 853–857.
- 144 Hirano H, Morita K, Tachibana S et al. Undifferentiated carcinoma with osteoclast-like giant cells arising in a mucinous cystic neoplasm of the pancreas. Pathol Int 2008;58(6):383–389.
- 145 van den Berg W, Tascilar M, Offerhaus GJ et al. Pancreatic mucinous cystic neoplasms with sarcomatous stroma: molecular evidence for monoclonal origin with subsequent divergence of the epithelial and sarcomatous components. Mod Pathol 2000;13(1):86–91.
- 146 Fukushima N, Zamboni G. Mucinous cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: update on the surgical pathology and molecular genetics. Semin Diagn Pathol 2014;31(6):467–474.
- **147** Southern JF, Warshaw AL, Lewandrowski KB. DNA ploidy analysis of mucinous cystic tumors of the pancreas. Correlation of aneuploidy with malignancy and poor prognosis. Cancer 1996;77(1):58–62.

Clinical History and Risk Factors of Pancreatic Cancer

Norbert Hüser, Volker Aßfalg, and Helmut Friess

Technical University of Munich, School of Medicine, Klinikum rechts der Isar, Department of Surgery, Munich, Germany

Introduction

It does not matter which way you look at it or by what means you endeavor to access the extensive field of pancreatic carcinoma-whether as a nonspecialist but interested reader, or as an oncology expert, or even as an afflicted patient-and no matter the angle of view or the basic discipline you use to acquaint yourself with pancreatic carcinoma-whether by pathology, internal medicine, or surgery-the catchy introductory phrase is almost always followed by the stereotypical statement: "The diagnosis of pancreatic carcinoma most frequently implies an unfavorable prognosis." This monotonous introduction to pancreatic carcinoma is clear evidence of the lack of effective therapeutic options, especially in the case of an unresectable tumor. There are multiple reasons, but undoubtedly the relatively long period of freedom from symptoms greatly contributes to the fact that only around one fifth of patients are diagnosed early enough to consider a curative approach. Moreover, numerous widespread, but rarely specific, factors exist that often cannot be influenced but may increase the likelihood of developing pancreatic carcinoma. Although it should be noted that phenomena such as pancreatitis or diabetes tend to be part of the clinical appearance of the tumor disease rather than risk factors. This chapter aims to make a connection between current knowledge in terms of relevant risk factors and the clinical appearance and symptoms of pancreatic carcinoma. Finally, by raising the reader's awareness, it is hoped to improve early detection and intervention as a basis for a more effective therapeutic approach and thus a better prognosis for the patient.

Clinical History of Pancreatic Cancer

Probably the greatest hindrance to the prompt diagnosis of pancreatic carcinoma is the lack of early disease-specific symptoms. On the one hand, it is difficult to distinguish these from other nonspecific symptoms, and on the other hand, afflictions that possibly indicate malignant disease can often be explained otherwise and may be misinterpreted. This problem was demonstrated in a groundbreaking study during the 1970s: in 57% of the patients with respective symptomatic complaints, the authors found concurrent reasons, including malignant diseases in 13% and nonpancreatic, nonmalignant diseases in 44%, respectively [1]. Moreover, symptoms may vary significantly depending on the tumor's location in the pancreas.

Functional Impairment of the Pancreas

Increasing loss of exocrine function is one potential tumor-related symptom. The absence of important digestive enzymes in the functionally complex interaction of intestinal digestion causes an inadequate fragmentation of carbohydrates, proteins, and fats. Therefore resorption across the intestinal wall into the portal system is insufficient, the major portion of the undigested fat remains in the gut, which causes so-called *fatty stools* (*steatorrhea*). This may lead to considerable *diarrhea*, *flatulence*, and *abdominal cramps*.

Furthermore, the tumor may noticeably compromise the endogeneous function of the pancreas by destroying insulin-producing cells. Several studies have proved that *diabetes* frequently predates a diagnosis of pancreatic carcinoma. This particularly applies when diabetes is first

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

diagnosed during or beyond a patient's sixth decade and without familial disposition [2]. A retrospective analysis of 736 patients with pancreatic carcinoma revealed diabetes prior to the malignant disease in approximately 40% of cases, whereas only 19% were identified in a control group. In the majority of these cases, diabetes was noticed between several months and up to 2 years prior to the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. However, the authors add that in most cases this was type 2 diabetes but not a pancreatic carcinoma-associated diabetes [3]. It is therefore likely that the mechanism of diabetes development in pancreatic carcinoma is probably not only due to B-cell destruction because even pancreatic carcinomas that involve only small parts of the organ are already associated with diabetes. In molecular analyses of sera from patients with pancreatic carcinomas, for example, peptides were identified that are able to induce diabetic effects [4].

Invasion into Intra- and Extrapancreatic Nerve Plexus

Rapid loss of weight and reduced general state of health in afflicted patients are frequently triggered by pain symptoms in the upper abdomen and the back. Pain in the upper abdomen can be found in approximately 70% of patients with pancreatic carcinoma. Symptoms usually start intermittently and after a distinct period of time develop into continuous pain. Inside the pancreas specific changes in neural structures occur as tumor cells are able to perform intra- and extrapancreatic perineural invasion. This phenomenon is known as neuropathic pain, which, in contrast to *nociceptive pain*, develops in the absence of any stimulus. The continuous spread of the tumor cell and the consecutive degree of severity of neural invasion increase both the risk of neural metastatic spread into the adjacent extrapancreatic nerve plexus and the spread of pain. The morphologically detectable changes in intrapancreatic nerve integrity culminate in the destruction of the whole nerve plexus. Noticeably, patients with severe abdominal pain show a higher degree of neural invasion and increased nerve hypertrophy compared with patients who are pain free [5, 6].

The development of neuropathic pain is not only effected by neurons but also by immune cells, Schwann cells, and glial cells of the central nervous system [7]. Current research is investigating the genesis of neuropathic pain with the aim of developing adequate pain management.

Tumor Cell Ingrowth into Adjacent Organs and Nearby Vessels

Whereas a tumor located in the head of the pancreas characteristically causes both pain-free *jaundice* and intraand extrahepatic cholestasis, lesions in the panceatic corpus and caudate rarely give rise to these symptoms [8]. Jaundice of sclerae and skin and the accompanying troublesome *pruritus* is caused by intrapancreatic biliary obstruction with consecutive storage of bile acids and bilirubin in the tissue. The tumor causes constriction of the common bile duct that passes through the pancreatic head and then leads to the major duodenal papilla and the duodenum together with the pancreatic duct. In case of constriction of the pancreatic duct, *acute pancreatitis* may develop. Patients usually also report *discoloration of feces and urine*. As a consequence of the impaired biliary excretion via the bowel, feces become light and clay-colored. The accumulated bilirubin in the serum is then compensatorily excreted by the kidneys, turning the urine brown.

Furthermore, local tumor growth and infiltration of adjacent organs may cause gastric emptying disorders or duodenal obstructions, resulting in *nausea*, *loss of appetite*, *a sensation of pressure in the upper abdomen*, and *increasing emesis*. Because of the close anatomic proximity of the pancreas to adjacent vessels (portal vein, celiac trunk, and superior mesenteric artery) even relatively small tumors may invade vessels. However, the so-called *paraneoplastic syndromes*—especially thromboses of the major femoral and lower leg veins with respective clinical appearance—are independent of local tumor growth.

Clinical Symptoms of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

Apart from the afore-mentioned nonspecific and sometimes nondirective symptoms of pancreatic carcinomas, neuroendocrine tumors (NET) of the pancreas often secrete hormones into the bloodstream. Various types of NET produce different hormones, which in turn cause varying clinical symptoms. However, not all NET of the pancreas are hormonally active.

Gastrinomas are functionally active NET that produce the hormone gastrin, which causes increased secretion of gastric acid. Typically, gastric and intestinal ulcers resistant to medication develop in up to 95% of afflicted patients over time or rapidly reoccur after end of treatment. Subsequently, *intense abdominal pain* and/or *intestinal bleeding* may appear. A smaller number of patients (~60%) develop pathologic *gastroesophageal reflux* with *pyrosis* or *dysphagia*. Over 30% of patients suffer from *diarrhea* and/or *steatorrhea*.

Insulinomas are the most frequent type of functionally active NET of the pancreas. These tumors typically release insulin, which depresses blood glucose levels and provokes symptoms of *hypoglycemia* such as *trembling*, *ravenous appetite*, and *confusion*.

Glucagonomas may cause nonspecific *loss of capability* or *body weight*. Hyperglycemia caused by release of glucagon and *necrotizing dermatitis* are characteristic symptoms of glucagonomas.

Somatostatomas, VIPomas, and *PPomas* are rare hormone-producing NET. A list of specific and nonspecific symptoms are shown in Table 94.1, together with symptoms of the afore-mentioned tumors.

Risk Factors for Pancreatic Cancer

The triggers for development of a pancreatic carcinoma can be difficult to identify retrospectively. Comprehensive observational studies have detected predisposing factors but they may not be found in all patients; conversely, not all individuals who have one or more risk factors will inevitably develop a pancreatic carcinoma.

Smoking

The etiology of numerous diseases can be attributed to inhalation of tobacco. This mainly applies to respiratory organs, the cardiovascular system, and malignant tumors.

Table 94.1 Clinical symptoms of pancreatic carcinoma.

Smoking is an unambiguous risk factor for development
of pancreatic cancer. A meta-analysis of 82 cohorts and
case-control studies reports on a relative risk of 1.7 (95%
CI: 1.6–1.9) for smokers and 1.2 (95% CI: 1.1–1.3) for ex-
smokers independent of gender and region. The investi-
gation of cigar smokers and pipe smokers ascertains a
pooled risk of 1.5 (95% CI: 1.02-2.3) and 1.4 (95% CI:
0.94-2.0), respectively [9]. Another pooled analysis stud-
ied the impact of cigar and pipe tobacco and smokeless
tobacco on pancreatic cancer risk. The results principally
confirm an association between cigarette smoking (odds
ratio [OR]=1.5, 95% CI: 1.4-1.6) and cigar smoking
(OR=1.6, 95% CI: 1.2-2.3) and pancreatic carcinoma.
However, any impact of pipe smoking on later occurence
of pancreatic carcinoma could not be demonstrated
[10]. Data on smokeless tobacco use (mainly snus) is
rare. Here the authors show results consistent with a
respective meta-analysis, which does not show any
excessive risk of pancreatic carcinoma in several case
studies [11]. Conversely, another meta-analysis refers to

By functional impairment of the pancreatic gland

Digestive difficulties (diarrhea, abdominal pain, flatulence) Changes in stools Development of diabetes

Loss of weight

By intra- and extrapancreatic nerval invasion

Pain in the upper abdomen and the back

By infiltrative tumor growth into adjacent organs and vessels

Jaundice Nausea and vomiting Inappetence Sensation of pressure in the upper abdomen Acute pancreatitis Thromboses (including paraneoplastic syndromes)

By specific hormones of neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors

Type of tumor	Hormone	Symptoms
Gastrinoma	gastrin	Acid reflux, burning abdominal pain, excess fat in stool, weight loss
Glucagonoma	glucagon	High blood glucose, anemia, weight loss, swelling/irritation of skin
Insulinoma	insulin	Low blood glucose, perspiration, confusion, shakiness, accelerated heartbeat
Somatostatinoma	somatostatin	Nonspecific symptoms like diabetes, gallstones, diarrhea, weight loss
VIPoma	vasoactive intestinal peptide	Watery diarrhea, fatigue, nausea
PPoma	pancreatic polypeptide	Belly pain, enlarged liver, watery diarrhea

VIPoma, vasoactive intestinal peptide-releasing tumor; PPoma, pancreatic polypeptide-producing tumor.

an association between smokeless tobacco and pancreatic carcinoma [12]. However, the consumption of smokeless tobacco in particular has not been proven to be a distinct risk factor because of the marked heterogeneity of ingredients.

The risk seems to increase according to both quantity of tobacco use and length of exposure to cigarette smoke. However, the elevated risk of pancreatic cancer diminishes after complete cessation of smoking. Due to the high prevalence of smoking worldwide experts assume that as many as 25% of pancreatic carcinomas can be attributed to cigarette consumption [13].

Diabetes Mellitus

As stated in the introduction to this chapter, risk factors and early symptoms of pancreatic cancer can be difficult to distinguish. A comprehensive study revealed a threefold increased risk of pancreatic cancer in patients with type 2 diabetes (OR=3.22, 95% CI: 3.03-3.42) [14]. These results can be supported by results from an earlier meta-analysis that also identified diabetes type 2 as a risk factor for pancreatic carcinoma (OR = 1.82, 95% CI: 1.66-1.89) [15]. Individuals who were diagnosed with diabetes <4 years previously showed a 50% higher risk of tumor disease compared with patients with a diagnosis of diabetes >5 years previously (OR = 2.1 vs. 1.5). These findings again support the theory that the onset of diabetes may be an early symptom of pancreatic cancer (as outlined in the earlier section "Functional impairment of the pancreas"), because otherwise an increasing risk could be expected over the ongoing length of time of diabetes disease. However, the authors hint at the fact that in most of the included studies there was no distinction between type 1 and type 2 diabetes. Nevertheless, it could be assumed that most individuals had type 2 diabetes, which is the most frequent type of diabetes in the elderly [15]. In a meta-analysis of three cohorts and six case-control studies the investigators took this factor into account and analyzed 39 patients with type 1 diabetes and young-onset diabetes (interpreted as type 1). Type 1 diabetes could be identified as a risk factor for pancreatic carcinoma with a relative risk of 2.00 (95% CI: 1.37–3.01) but the authors urgently call for confirmation by further studies because of the low number of patients [16]. A prospective cohort study was initiated to determine the independent association between postload plasma glucose concentration and the risk of pancreatic cancer development among patients without self-reported diabetes. After an observation period of 25 years and after adjusting for age, race, cigarette smoking, and body mass index (BMI), the relative risk of pancreatic cancer mortality was 1.65 (95% CI: 1.05-2.60, for postload plasma glucose levels between 6.7 and

8.8 mmol/L). The authors concluded that factors associated with abnormal glucose metabolism have a significant impact on the development of pancreatic cancer [17]. Furthermore, another study reported a positive association between pancreatic cancer and elevated baseline fasting serum concentrations of glucose and insulin, and insulin resistance, respectively [18].

Overweight and Obesity

The World Health Organization (WHO) defines overweight and obesity by use of the BMI calculated as weight in kilograms divided by height in meters squared. Thereby, underweight $(BMI < 18.5 \text{ kg/m}^2)$, normal weight $(1.5-24.9 \text{ kg/m}^2)$, and overweight $(>25 \text{ kg/m}^2)$ can be differentiated. In several cohort studies and casecontrol studies an up to threefold increased risk for development of pancreatic carcinoma was found for overweight individuals. Next, it was shown that overweight (OR = 1.67, 95% CI: 1.20-2.34) and obese individuals (OR = 2.58, 95% CI: 1.70-3.90) had an elevated risk for pancreatic carcinoma independent of concomittant diabetic disorders [19]. An interesting aspect of this study was the finding that overweight and obesity during early adulthood increased the risk of developing pancreatic cancer and that it usually develops 2-6 years earlier than average (between 20 and 49 years). This was the first report of an association between excess body weight across an individual's life span and the risk of pancreatic cancer, which emphasizes the importance of these findings with regard to public health [19]. These results were confirmed in a recently published pooled analysis of 20 prospective cohort studies. This analysis determined an association between increased pancreatic cancer mortality and BMI during early adulthood in individuals who are overweight or obese [20]. Along with other studies, it was concluded that there is an increased risk of obesity-associated pancreatic cancer in males [19]. These findings raise the question whether those (rather few) individuals who manage to reduce their body weight significantly and approach normal weight during their life can thereby reduce the risk of pancreatic cancer development. Therefore, an important prevention measure is body weight control at younger ages.

Chronic Pancreatitis and Consumption of Alcohol

The positive correlation between chronic pancreatitis and development of pancreatic carcinoma was proven in a precedent-setting cohort study [21]. Including 2,000 patients with chronic pancreatitis, the authors demonstrated an increased lifetime risk of approximately 4% in this population group in terms of development of pancreatic carcinoma. Population-based prospective surveys assume a standardized incidence ratio of 4.8, which approximates to a risk of 0.6% after 20 years. Amongst approximately 1,500 patients who were observed for a period of at least 2 years, the percentage distribution of pancreatitis was alcohol-induced in 77%, idiopathic in 17%, hereditary in 1.9%, and of different origin in 4.1%, respectively. Even though the relation may have turned slightly towards a higher rate of hereditary pancreatitis during the last two decades, this study identified chronic pancreatitis to be a risk factor, which is independent of age, region, and underlying origin. Numerous other reports suggest that chronic pancreatitis is a risk factor for pancreatic carcinoma; however, the relative risk varies considerably in the literature (range: 2.3 [22] and 18.5 [23]). Most likely these variations can be attributed to methodologic concerns and the retrospective design of many studies. In a prospective analysis of 373 patients with proven chronic pancreatitis and a follow-up of at least 2 years, a significantly increased risk for pancreatic cancer was validated compared with the general population [24].

The true impact of alcohol as a direct risk factor for pancreatic cancer is under debate and different mechanisms are postulated. Inducing different cascades of inflammation, alcohol might indirectly induce carcinogenesis via both chronic pancreatitis and diabetes, respectively [25]. However, one point of criticism of the partially inconsistent studies is the fact that analyses were performed without considering the relationship of doses and pattern of alcohol exposure. Heavy alcohol consumption was associated with an increased risk for development of pancreatic cancer in males in a population-based study. According to dose, duration, and pattern of alcohol abuse the OR was increased 1.5-fold to sixfold [26].

Environmental Factors

A range of environmental factors has hitherto been identified to have a possible association with pancreatic carcinoma development. Table 94.2 shows an excerpt of these ubiquitously present and numerous triggers. Aromatic amines seem to be the substrate of the carcinogenic effect of both smoking and consumption of cooked meat and fish. The same applies to occupations with comparatively high exposure to these amines.

Hereditary Factors

A positive family history of pancreatic carcinoma has repeatedly been shown to be a risk factor for its cumulative appearance. These aspects and the respective tumor predisposition syndromes are the subject of Chapter 91. Table 94.2 Risk factors for pancreatic adenocarcinoma.

Demographic factors	
Age	[27]
Black race	[28]
Blood group	[29]
Environmental factors	
Smoking	[9]
Alcohol	[30]
Aromatic amines (cooked meat, cigarette smoke)	[31]
Obesity, high-fat diet	[32]
Occupations (chemists, petrochemical worker)	[33]
Preexisting diseases	
Chronic pancreatitis	[21]
Diabetes mellitus	[14]
Insulin resistance	[18]
Gastrectomy	[34]
Helicobacter pylori infection	[35]
Genetic factors	
Positive family history	

Tumor predisposition syndromes (see Chapters 45 and 91)

Conclusion

The identification of early symptoms of pancreatic cancer and the subsequent timely start of diagnostics in daily clinical practice remain highly demanding. In contrast, several specific and nonspecific risk factors of pancreatic carcinoma have been identified with more or less certainty so far, which can be proved by respective studies. If possible, abstinence and avoidance should be practiced to the greatest extent to prevent development of pancreatic cancer. With regard to numerous predisposing factors and especially a positive family history this cannot be performed satisfactorily. An early diagnosis is the only possibility to improve a patient's survival. Therefore, every worrisome finding should be investigated and resected in case of doubt.

Finally, particular attention must be drawn to the group of cystic pancreatic tumors with their numerous and different entities and distinct clinical and morphologic characteristics. These neoplastic and nonneoplastic, mucinous, and serous cystic lesions can be detected even earlier and at a smaller stage because of continuing improvements in imaging methods. Nowadays, these tumors can be

investigated by a highly precise risk stratification, which results in distinct therapeutic recommendations. Based on several clearly defined criteria, the pancreatic cystic

References

- 1 DiMagno EP, Malagelada JR, Taylor WF, Go VL. A prospective comparison of current diagnostic tests for pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 1977;297:737–742.
- **2** Gullo L, Pezzilli R, Morselli-Labate AM; Italian Pancreatic Cancer Study Group. Diabetes and the risk of pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 1994;331:81–84.
- 3 Chari ST, Leibson CL, Rabe KG et al. Pancreatic cancer-associated diabetes mellitus: prevalence and temporal association with diagnosis of cancer. Gastroenterology 2008;134:95–101.
- 4 Wang F, Herrington M, Larsson J, Permert J. The relationship between diabetes and pancreatic cancer. Mol Cancer 2003;2:4.
- 5 Ceyhan GO, Bergmann F, Kadihasanoglu M et al.
 Pancreatic neuropathy and neuropathic pain—a comprehensive pathomorphological study of 546 cases.
 Gastroenterology 2009;136:177–186.e1.
- **6** Demir IE, Friess H, Ceyhan GO. Nerve–cancer interactions in the stromal biology of pancreatic cancer. Front Physiol 2012;3:97.
- 7 Scholz J, Woolf CJ. The neuropathic pain triad: neurons, immune cells and glia. Nat Neurosci 2007;10:1361–1368.
- 8 Bergenfeldt M, Moesgaard F, Burcharth F. Curative resection for left-sided pancreatic malignancy. HPB (Oxford) 2006;8:211–215.
- **9** Iodice S, Gandini S, Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB. Tobacco and the risk of pancreatic cancer: a review and meta-analysis. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2008;393:535–545.
- 10 Bertuccio P, La Vecchia C, Silverman DT et al. Cigar and pipe smoking, smokeless tobacco use and pancreatic cancer: an analysis from the International Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium (PanC4). Ann Oncol 2011;22:1420–1426.
- 11 Sponsiello-Wang Z, Weitkunat R, Lee PN. Systematic review of the relation between smokeless tobacco and cancer of the pancreas in Europe and North America. BMC Cancer 2008;8:356.
- 12 Boffetta P, Hecht S, Gray N, Gupta P, Straif K. Smokeless tobacco and cancer. Lancet Oncol 2008;9:667–675.
- 13 Vrieling A, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Boshuizen HC et al. Cigarette smoking, environmental tobacco smoke exposure and pancreatic cancer risk in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition. Int J Cancer 2010;126:2394–2403.

tumors should be either observed or resected. This strategy allows for early resection of precancerous lesions or even pancreatic cancer with the chance of cure.

- 14 Jamal MM, Yoon EJ, Vega KJ, Hashemzadeh M, Chang KJ. Diabetes mellitus as a risk factor for gastrointestinal cancer among American veterans. World J Gastroenterol 2009;15:5274–5278.
- 15 Huxley R, Ansary-Moghaddam A, Berrington de Gonzalez A, Barzi F, Woodward M. Type-II diabetes and pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis of 36 studies. Br J Cancer 2005;92:2076–2083.
- 16 Stevens RJ, Roddam AW, Beral V. Pancreatic cancer in type 1 and young-onset diabetes: systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Cancer 2007;96:507–509.
- 17 Gapstur SM, Gann PH, Lowe W, Liu K, Colangelo L, Dyer A. Abnormal glucose metabolism and pancreatic cancer mortality. JAMA 2000;283:2552–2558.
- 18 Stolzenberg-Solomon RZ, Graubard BI, Chari S et al. Insulin, glucose, insulin resistance, and pancreatic cancer in male smokers. JAMA 2005;294:2872–2878.
- **19** Li D, Morris JS, Liu J et al. Body mass index and risk, age of onset, and survival in patients with pancreatic cancer. JAMA 2009;301:2553–2562.
- **20** Genkinger JM, Kitahara CM, Bernstein L et al. Central adiposity, obesity during early adulthood, and pancreatic cancer mortality in a pooled analysis of cohort studies. Ann Oncol 2015;26:2257–2266.
- 21 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Cavallini G et al. Pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Pancreatitis Study Group. N Engl J Med 1993;328:1433–1437.
- 22 Bansal P, Sonnenberg A. Pancreatitis is a risk factor for pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 1995;109:247–251.
- 23 Talamini G, Falconi M, Bassi C et al. Incidence of cancer in the course of chronic pancreatitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1999;94:1253–1260.
- 24 Malka D, Hammel P, Maire F et al. Risk of pancreatic adenocarcinoma in chronic pancreatitis. Gut 2002;51:849–852.
- 25 Welsch T, Kleeff J, Seitz HK, Buchler P, Friess H, Buchler MW. Update on pancreatic cancer and alcohol-associated risk. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;21(suppl 3):S69–75.
- 26 Gupta S, Wang F, Holly EA, Bracci PM. Risk of pancreatic cancer by alcohol dose, duration, and pattern of consumption, including binge drinking: a population-based study. Cancer Causes Control 2010;21:1047–1059.
- 27 Anderson KE, Mack TM, Silverman DT. Cancer of the pancreas. In: Schottenfeld D, Fraumeni JF Jr, eds.

722 Chapter 94
Cancer Epidemiology and Prevention, 3rd edn. New York: Oxford University Press, 2006: 721–762.

- 28 Parkin DM, Muir CS. Cancer Incidence in Five Continents. Comparability and Quality of Data. IARC Scientific Publication, 1992;120:45–173.
- **29** Pelzer U, Klein F, Bahra M et al. Blood group determinates incidence for pancreatic cancer in Germany. Front Physiol 2013;4:118.
- **30** Tramacere I, Scotti L, Jenab M et al. Alcohol drinking and pancreatic cancer risk: a meta-analysis of the doserisk relation. Int J Cancer 2010;126:1474–1486.
- **31** Mack TM, Yu MC, Hanisch R, Henderson BE. Pancreas cancer and smoking, beverage consumption, and past medical history. J Natl Cancer Inst 1986;76:49–60.

- **32** Berrington de Gonzalez A, Sweetland S, Spencer E. A meta-analysis of obesity and the risk of pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2003;89:519–523.
- **33** Falk RT, Pickle LW, Fontham ET et al. Occupation and pancreatic cancer risk in Louisiana. Am J Ind Med 1990;18:565–576.
- 34 van Rees BP, Tascilar M, Hruban RH, Giardiello FM, Tersmette AC, Offerhaus GJ. Remote partial gastrectomy as a risk factor for pancreatic cancer: potential for preventive strategies. Ann Oncol 1999;10(suppl 4):204–207.
- **35** Risch HA, Yu H, Lu L, Kidd MS. ABO blood group, Helicobacter pylori seropositivity, and risk of pancreatic cancer: a case-control study. J Natl Cancer Inst 2010;102:502–505.

95

Pancreatic Cancer Within the Uncinate Process: Radiologic and Clinical Characteristics

Sebastian Holländer¹ and Dieter Birk²

¹ Department of General, Visceral, Transplant and Pediatric Surgery, University of the Saarland, Homburg/Saar, Germany
² Department of General and Visceral Surgery, Hospital Bietigheim, Bietigheim-Bissingen, Germany

Embryology of the Pancreas

The pancreas is a two-headed organ in two respects: origin and function. It develops from two separate primordia at the foregut–midgut junction. The following sections provide an overview of its organogenesis.

The development of the pancreas begins approximately 5 weeks after gestation in common with the development of other endoderm-derived organs in the region of the foregut (for development of the pancreas, see Chapter 1). It originates from two pouches of the endodermal lining of the duodenum, which will form the ventral and dorsal pancreas. These pouches initially grow and differentiate independently, but later fuse to form a single organ. They occur on the ventral and dorsal surfaces of the primitive digestive tube forming the ventral and dorsal pancreatic bud. The dorsal bud will develop into the tail of the pancreas, the body, the isthmus, and the accessory pancreatic duct as well as a part of the head. The much smaller ventral bud gives rise to the other part of the pancreatic head, the uncinate process forming the lower portion of the pancreatic head and the main pancreatic duct. The ventral pancreatic primordium forms in the interspace between the liver and the gall bladder primordia (also endoderm-derived) and the primitive gut.

In contrast to the ventral bud, the dorsal bud grows more rapidly. An asymmetric growth of the duodenum causes its rotation together with the ventral pancreas, annexed to the primordium of the common bile duct, towards the dorsal pancreas. This moves the originally ventral part to a dorsal location. Finally, the ventral and dorsal parts merge and the ductal systems fuse, forming a single organ and the main pancreatic duct so that secretions of the dorsal part enter the shared ductal system of the ventral part and the common bile duct (Fig. 95.1). The region of the primary duct of the ventral pancreas proximal to the duodenum fuses with the primary duct of the dorsal pancreas and becomes the primary drainage into the duodenum, entering the duodenum immediately adjacent to the common bile duct.

Radiologic Characteristics

Over the past few years, there have been significant technical developments in the area of cross-sectional imaging. This draws imaging into focus with regard to the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. In case of suspicion, multidetector computed tomography (MDCT) and/or magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) are deployed. MDCT and MRI are of equal value with respect to the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. When it comes to the diagnosis of liver metastases, there is a slight advantage in using MRI in combination with a hepatobiliary contrast agent. Despite the higher accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound examination, in daily practice, it is used in cases of unclear results or when there is an urgent clinical suspicion and in combination with imaging.

Cross-sectional imaging plays a central role in the diagnosis and staging of pancreatic tumors. The methods are useful to assess the response of a therapy and for early detection of recurrence. The increasing use of highresolution cross-sectional imaging will facilitate more frequent discovery of prior unknown tumors of the pancreas [1–4]. This concerns primarily cystic lesions, which are usually benign, but also solid tumors that are malignant in most cases. For general screening of pancreatic cancer, these methods are not yet appropriate and early detection measures are confined to high-risk groups [2].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 95.1 Fusion process of the ventral and dorsal pancreatic bud.

Following the recent recommendation by the American Joint Committee on Cancer, the staging of pancreatic cancer is based on the assessment of resectability by a spiral CT.

Tumor imaging of the pancreas has three objectives:

- Detection and characterization of tumors
- Differentiation of ductal carcinomas and other forms of tumors or chronic pancreatitis (which is often not possible with absolute certainty)
- Staging and evaluation of resectability.

Clinical Characteristics of the Uncinate Process Pancreatic Cancer (UPDAC)

Because of the embryologic and anatomical uniqueness of the uncinate process, the clinical presentation of patients with UPDAC varies. In contrast to the literature concerning ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas, there is a lack of data regarding UPDAC. Only a handful of published series of UPDAC exist. It is therefore difficult to quantify the incidence of UPDAC (the literature data vary from 2.5% to 11%) [5,6].

By tradition, UPDAC are considered to have a lower resection rate and a poorer prognosis than comparable cancers of the pancreatic head. The reason is the immediate positional relation of the mesenteric vessels and the retroperitoneum. The overall resectability (31.7% for UPDAC vs. 46.2% for non-uncinate process pancreatic head cancer; P = 0.003), the rate of curative resection

(24.8% vs. 41.8%; P < 0.001), and R0 resection rate (22.3% vs. 35.6%; P = 0.003) are significantly lower for UPDAC. UPDAC is more often unresectable (68.3% vs. 53.8%; P = 0.003) [7]. The percentage of vascular (SMV/PV and/ or SMA) invasion at the time of diagnosis is significantly higher in the case of UPDAC than in patients with non-UPDAC (58.2% vs. 38.1%; P = 0.019) [8]. The rate of isolated PV or SMV encasement is also significantly higher (45.5% vs. 20.0%; P = 0.001 and 54.5% vs. 36.2%; P = 0.026, respectively). The rates of PV-resection and consecutive reconstruction do not differ significantly (11.8% vs. 11.1%; P = 0.885) [7].

In the uncinate process, because one part of the head extends posteriorly and medially to lie dorsally of the portal vein, the superior mesenteric artery (SMA), and the superior mesenteric vein (SMV), it is closer to the SMA and set back from the courses of the common bile duct or pancreatic duct compared with the remaining part of the head. This peculiarity [6,7,9–12] may result in distinct clinical features and the key anatomical position of the uncinate process makes its separation from the SMA, SMV, and the retroperitoneum or even partial vessel resection (SMV and/or PV), of surgical importance in achieving R0 resection in case of uncinate cancer.

Clinical symptoms of UPDAC often appear late in the course of the disease. In contrast to cancer arising in the head of the pancreas, there is a lack of jaundice as a presenting symptom (Tables 95.1 and 95.2). The literature provides only scanty data on UPDAC [5]. Described clinical symptoms are abdominal pain (74%), weight loss (69%), jaundice (28%), and duodenal obstruction (9%). The cumulative resectability lies between 16.7% and 31%.

726 Chapter 95

|--|

Author	Suzuki et al. [11]	Yamaguchi [13]	Birk et al. [10]	Li et al. [12]	Ye et al. [7]	Kang et al. [8]
п	6	3	39	10 (resected cases)	59 (deemed resectable)	161
Sex (m:f)	2:1	2:1	1.17:1	1.5:1	1.95:1	1.88:1
Age	57.7 ± 7.1	63 ± 6.97	63.3 (range 48–79)	range 50–61	60.2 (range 53–84)	62±10.6
Symptoms (%)						
Nausea	n/a	n/a	51.28	n/a	n/a	n/a
Diarrhea	0	n/a	61.54	n/a	n/a	n/a
Abdominal pain	83.3	66.57	82.05	100	67.8*	62.3
Lumbar pain	66.67	n/a	n/a	n/a	*	n/a
Jaundice	16.67	0	12.82	20	40.68	45.3
Palpable mass	33.3	n/a	n/a	n/a	0	n/a
Weight loss	100	n/a	87.18	n/a	57.63	46.8
Duration of symptoms (months)	5	n/a	5.5	n/a	12	1.9 ± 2.1
Resection (%)	16.67	66.67	30.77	100	89.83	31.7 (22.3 % R0)
Venous resection	0	0	25	70	30.19	11.8
Overall survival (months)	4.05	4.67	5	17	12.1	21 (median)
3-year survival rate (%)	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	n/a	5.9

* mostly associated with lumbar pain.

Table 95.2 Comparison of clinicopathologic findings of uncinate process (UPDAC) and non-uncinate process cancer (non-UPDAC) [8].

	UPDAC (161)	Non-UPDAC (292)	Р
Age	62.0 ± 10.6	61.1 ± 10.9	0.710
Sex (m:f)	1.88:1	1.89:1	
Symptoms			
Abdominal pain	62.3%	(51.7%)	0.032
Weight loss	46.8%	35.8%	0.022
Jaundice	45.3%	56.2%	0.027
Duodenal obstruction	8.7%	4.8%	0.099
Symptom duration (months)	1.9 ± 2.1	1.7 ± 1.8	0.189
Operation	42.2%	58.6%	0.001
Resection	31.7%	46.2%	0.003
curative intended	24.8%	41.8%	< 0.001
R0 resection	22.3%	35.6%	0.003
Recurrence after R0 resection	66.7%	65.4%	0.889
Median survival after R0 resection (months)	21	26	0.018

Despite advances in the treatment of many surgical malignant entities the outcome of surgery for uncinate process pancreatic cancer remains poor. The 1- and 3-year survival rates are 71% and 5.9%, respectively (Fig. 95.2). The median overall survival after R0 resection is lower for UPDAC than for non-UPDAC (15 months vs. 19 months; P = 0.036) [6].

The invariably final part of removing the resectate during a pancreatoduodenectomy is the division of the uncinate process and the retroperitoneal separation. This approach is made more difficult when the cancer emerges in the uncinate process. In this case, vascular and nodal as well as margin involvement and thus reduced survival are more likely. However, there is still a lack of evidence of increased venous and nodal involvement and a higher rate of either macroscopic or microscopic positive resection margins in UPDAC. Despite improvements in chemotherapy and surgical techniques for treating UPDAC (Tables 95.1 and 95.2) in recent decades, the short-term prognosis remains poor and further investigations of this entity are highly desirable.

References

- Goodman M, Willmann JK, Jeffrey RB. Incidentally discovered solid pancreatic masses: imaging and clinical observations. Abdom Imaging 2012;37:91–97.
- **2** Greenhalf W, Grocock C, Harcus M, Neoptolemos J. Screening of high-risk families for pancreatic cancer. Pancreatology 2009;9:215–222.
- 3 Bronstein YL, Loyer EM, Kaur H et al. Detection of small pancreatic tumors with multiphasic helical CT. Am J Roentgenol 2004;182:619–623.
- 4 Chen F-M, Ni J-M, Zhang Z-Y et al. Presurgical evaluation of pancreatic cancer: a comprehensive imaging comparison of CT vs. MRI. Am J Roentgenol 2016;206:526–535.
- 5 Tamm EP, Loyer EM, Faria SC, Evans DB, Wolff RA, Charnsangavej C. Retrospective analysis of dual-phase MDCT and follow-up EUS/EUS-FNA in the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Abdom Imaging 2007;32:660–667.
- **6** O'Sullivan AW, Heaton N, Rela M. Cancer of the uncinate process of the pancreas: surgical anatomy and clinicopathological features. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2009;8:569–574.
- **7** Ye C, Xi PC, Hu XG. Clinical analysis of uncinate process carcinoma of the pancreas. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2003;2:605–608.



Figure 95.2 Kaplan-Meier curve for overall survival in patients after R0 resection according to the tumor location.

- 8 Kang MJ, Jang JY, Lee SE, Lim CS, Lee KU, Kim SW. Comparison of the long-term outcomes of uncinate process cancer and non-uncinate process pancreas head cancer: poor prognosis accompanied by early locoregional recurrence. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2010;395:697–706.
- 9 Liu C, Tian X, Xie X, Gao H, Zhuang Y, Yang Y. Comparison of uncinate process cancer and nonuncinate process pancreatic head cancer. J Cancer 2016;7:1242–1249.
- 10 Birk D, Schoenberg MH, Gansauge F, Formentini A, Fortnagel G, Beger HG. Carcinoma of the head of the pancreas arising from the uncinate process. Br J Surg 1998;85:498–501.
- 11 Suzuki T, Kuratsuka H, Uchida K, Matsumoto Y, Honjo I. Carcinoma of the pancreas arising in the region of the uncinate process. Cancer 1972;30:796–800.
- 12 Li S, Pei YQ, Du FT et al. Surgical treatment for uncinate process carcinoma of the pancreas. Hepatobiliary Pancreat Dis Int 2002;1:592–594.
- 13 Yamaguchi K. Carcinoma of the uncinate process of the pancreas with a peculiar clinical manifestation. Am J Gastroenterol 1992;87:1046–1050.

The Role of EUS in the Diagnosis and Differential Diagnosis of Neoplastic Lesions

Susumu Hijioka, Kazuo Hara, Nobumasa Mizuno, Nozomi Okuno, and Kenji Yamao

Department of Gastroenterology, Aichi Cancer Center Hospital, Nagoya, Aichi, Japan

Introduction

Imaging modalities such as ultrasonography (US), computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), and endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS), have remarkably improved the visualization of small lesions. Although these modalities can detect pancreatic lesions <2 cm, differentiating benign from malignant lesions based on morphologic appearance alone remains challenging. Therefore, a safe, accurate, and straightforward method of tissue sampling is required. Minimally invasive EUS was developed during the 1980s to visualize and collect tissues from embedded organs such as the pancreas.

Among various methods of sampling pancreatic lesions, EUS-FNA has become indispensable [1]. This section describes EUS and EUS-guided FNA (EUS-FNA) for evaluating and differentially diagnosing pancreatic disorders.

Characteristics of Endoscopic Ultrasound

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is the most popular endoscopic technique used to diagnose and evaluate pancreatic masses [2]. High-resolution images of the pancreas can be generated by placing a high-frequency probe in close proximity to the pancreas [3].

The EUS equipment includes probes for various imaging procedures (Fig. 96.1): radial probes allow 360° imaging perpendicular to the long axis, and convex probes allow imaging along a plane parallel to the long axis of the instrument (Table 96.1). The former allows only diagnostic imaging, whereas the latter was developed for fine-needle aspiration (FNA) [4,5]. Pancreatic masses can be detected by EUS with 93–100% sensitivity and a negative predictive value approaching 100%, particularly when combined with FNA [6]. Small masses (<2 cm) that can be detected by EUS, may be identified as occult according to other imaging modalities and for patients with previous indeterminate findings.

The National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guidelines for pancreatic adenocarcinoma state that patients without a pancreatic mass evident on cross-sectional images should undergo further evaluation with EUS and/or endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) as clinically indicated [7]. Another advantage of EUS is that pancreatic masses can be detected and characterized without intravenous contrast, which is of particular importance when patients have renal dysfunction or other contraindications.

New Screening Modality Comprising Contrast EUS and Elastography

Conventional EUS sometimes cannot detect pancreatic tumors in patients with chronic pancreatitis, diffusely infiltrating carcinoma, or a recent episode of acute pancreatitis [8]. Contrast enhanced (CH)-EUS and EUS elastography may help to improve the diagnostic accuracy of EUS.

Parenchymal perfusion and the pancreatic microvasculature can be visualized without artifacts by CH-EUS [9], and it is useful in the differential diagnosis of pancreatic cancer, especially when tumors are small [10,11]. Fusaroli et al. [12] reported that pancreatic tumor visualization is more precise by CH-EUS than by conventional EUS. A recent meta-analysis of 1,139 patients found that the sensitivity and specificity of CE-EUS for a differential diagnosis of pancreatic cancer were 94% and 89%, respectively [10].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

96



Figure 96.1 Radial and convex EUS. Radial EUS image is 360° perpendicular to the long axis. Convex EUS image is along a plane parallel to the long axis of the instrument.

Table 96.1 Advantages and disadvantages of EUS imaging modalities.

	Radial scope	Convex scope
Advantages	 Scanning range is 360° Pancreas is easily seen as a longitudinal and continuous image 	 Histologic diagnosis is possible Junction between the pancreatic head and body can be seen from the stomach
Disadvantages	Histologic diagnosis is impossibleOperator-dependent	 Scanning range is 180° Images of the body and tail of the pancreas become cross-sectional images

The higher sensitivity of CH-EUS allows it to identify targets of EUS-FNA [12–14] and might also help to avoid puncturing necrotic and inflammatory areas of malignant masses or hard and scirrhous areas of inflammatory masses, thus reducing the need for repeated FNA assessments.

Another emerging technology is EUS elastography, which can visualize tissue stiffness in real time. It is based on the premise that compression causes less strain on hard, than on soft tissues [15]. The results of recent investigations using EUS elastography for diagnosing pancreatic focal lesions are promising [16–18]. As malignant lesions are generally harder than normal adjacent tissue, measuring strain might help to classify pancreatic masses. Two meta-analyses recently found high pooled sensitivity (95–97%) and low pooled specificity (67–76%), for a differential diagnosis of solid pancreatic masses [19,20]. However, CH-EUS and EUS elastography are not widely available and have yet to be widely tested as screening tools for pancreatic cancer [21,22].

EUS-FNA for Solid Pancreatic Lesions (Figs 96.2 and 96.3)

Indications

A fundamental principle of EUS-FNA is that the information obtained should have the potential to affect patient management [23,24]. In addition, the indications for EUS-FNA should be guided by its diagnostic accuracy, cost-effectiveness, and patient comfort and safety [23–26]. EUS-FNA is indicated for cytopathologic diagnoses of lesions of the gastrointestinal tract (and adjacent tissue) and of lymph nodes in their vicinity when less invasive or other sampling methods have failed.

Contraindications

When the risks associated with the procedure outweigh the expected benefits of the diagnostic information obtained, EUS-FNA is contraindicated. Contraindications would include all conditions where the FNA findings would not affect patient management, when the lesion cannot be clearly visualized or a tumor mass or vessel is interposed between the needle-to-target path, when a patient is susceptible to bleeding or has a risk of tumor seeding [23–26].

Diagnostic Yield and Safety of EUS-FNA for Solid Pancreatic Lesions

The reported sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV), negative predictive value (NPV), and accuracy of EUS-FNA for detecting pancreatic cancers are 79–98%, 71–100%, 96–100%, 33–85%, and 82–98%, respectively [26–31]. False negative and false positive

730 Chapter 96



Figure 96.2 Representative EUS findings of an adenocarcinoma. (a) Convex EUS shows a 12 mm low echoic mass with unclear margin in the uncinate process. (b) EUS-FNA proceeded using a 22G FNA needle.



Figure 96.3 Representative EUS findings of a neuroendocrine tumor. (a) EUS shows 6 mm low echoic mass with clear margin in the tail. (b) EUS-FNA proceeded using a 22G FNA needle.

rates are 12-14% and 0-5% [27,32-34], respectively. Although invasive, EUS is generally safe, as the range of total complication rates of EUS-FNA in a published series was 0-13% [35,36].

Complication rates determined in a multicenter study in the United States and a more recent prospective study were 0.28% [37] and 0.85% [35], respectively. The occurrence of complications was not definitively associated with the type and size of pancreatic lesions, number of passes, or history of chronic pancreatitis. The most frequent complications are bleeding (1-4%), pancreatitis (1-2%), and perforation (0.03%) [38]. Peritoneal tumor seeding is a rare complication that occurs less frequently after EUS-FNA than percutaneous biopsy [39]. Tumor seeding is a late complication that might be induced by EUS-FNA, and several case reports have indicated gastric and/or peritoneal dissemination in patients with cancer at the pancreatic body and tail [40–42]. However, several retrospective studies have not found definitive evidence that EUS-FNA increases levels of dissemination or worsens survival [43–45]. For example, Ngamruengphong et al. [43] analyzed data from 498 (24%) of 2,034 patients with surgically resected pancreatic cancer listed in the US Surveillance Epidemiology and End Results (SEER) medical database who underwent EUS-FNA between 1998 and 2009. The results revealed a marginally improved prognosis for the patients who underwent EUS-FNA compared with those who did not, even when the data were adjusted for the tumor site.

•

Most studies have shown that having a rapid on-site evaluation (ROSE) by a cytopathologist is beneficial, although this may be difficult in smaller hospitals [1,46]. The yield, accuracy, and complication rates do not differ among needle sizes including 19G, 22G, and 25G [1,46].

References

- 1 Jani BS, Rzouq F, Saligram S et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration of pancreatic lesions: a systematic review of technical and procedural variables. N Am J Med Sci 2016;8:1–11.
- **2** Tokar JL, Walia R. Diagnostic evaluation of solid pancreatic masses. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2013;15:347.
- **3** Pietryga JA, Morgan DE. Imaging preoperatively for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Oncol 2015;6:343–357.
- 4 Inui K, Kida M, Fujita N et al. Standard imaging techniques in the pancreatobiliary region using radial scanning endoscopic ultrasonography. Dig Endosc 2004;16:S11–S33.
- 5 Yamao K, Irisawa A, Inoue H et al. Standard imaging techniques of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fineneedle aspiration using a curved linear array echoendoscope. Dig Endosc 2007;19:S180–S205.
- **6** Saftoiu A, Vilmann P. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in the diagnosis and staging of pancreatic cancer. J Clin Ultrasound 2009;37:1–17.
- 7 Tempero MA, Arnoletti JP, Behrman S et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2010;8:972–1017.
- 8 Bhutani MS, Gress FG, Giovannini M et al. The No Endosonographic Detection of Tumor (NEST) Study: a case series of pancreatic cancers missed on endoscopic ultrasonography. Endoscopy 2004;36:385–389.
- **9** Hou X, Jin Z, Xu C et al. Contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration in the diagnosis of solid pancreatic lesions: a retrospective study. PLoS One 2015;10:e0121236.
- 10 Gong TT, Hu DM, Zhu Q. Contrast-enhanced EUS for differential diagnosis of pancreatic mass lesions: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2012;76:301–309.
- 11 Sakamoto H, Kitano M, Suetomi Y et al. Utility of contrast-enhanced endoscopic ultrasonography for diagnosis of small pancreatic carcinomas. Ultrasound Med Biol 2008;34:525–532.
- **12** Fusaroli P, Spada A, Mancino MG et al. Contrast harmonic echo-endoscopic ultrasound improves

However, the 25G needle remains popular due to its flexibility in accessing the head of the pancreas and uncinate lesions [47]. Core biopsy needles do not appear to confer an advantage over 22G or 25G FNA needles except for reducing the number of passes required for an adequate sampling [1,46]. Furthermore, the use of stylets, suction, and various sampling techniques have not consistently increased the yield of FNA [1,46].

accuracy in diagnosis of solid pancreatic masses. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8:629–634.e1–2.

- 13 Romagnuolo J, Hoffman B, Vela S et al. Accuracy of contrast-enhanced harmonic EUS with a secondgeneration perflutren lipid microsphere contrast agent. Gastrointest Endosc 2011;73:52–63. [with video]
- 14 Kitano M, Kudo M, Yamao K et al. Characterization of small solid tumors in the pancreas: the value of contrast-enhanced harmonic endoscopic ultrasonography. Am J Gastroenterol 2012;107:303–310.
- 15 Ophir J, Cespedes I, Ponnekanti H et al. Elastography: a quantitative method for imaging the elasticity of biological tissues. Ultrason Imaging 1991;13:111–134.
- 16 Giovannini M, Thomas B, Erwan B et al. Endoscopic ultrasound elastography for evaluation of lymph nodes and pancreatic masses: a multicenter study. World J Gastroenterol 2009;15:1587–1593.
- 17 Li X, Xu W, Shi J et al. Endoscopic ultrasound elastography for differentiating between pancreatic adenocarcinoma and inflammatory masses: a metaanalysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:6284–6291.
- 18 Opacic D, Rustemovic N, Kalauz M et al. Endoscopic ultrasound elastography strain histograms in the evaluation of patients with pancreatic masses. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21:4014–4019.
- 19 Hu DM, Gong TT, Zhu Q. Endoscopic ultrasound elastography for differential diagnosis of pancreatic masses: a meta-analysis. Dig Dis Sci 2013;58:1125–1131.
- **20** Mei M, Ni J, Liu D et al. EUS elastography for diagnosis of solid pancreatic masses: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2013;77:578–589.
- **21** Bhutani MS, Koduru P, Joshi V et al. The role of endoscopic ultrasound in pancreatic cancer screening. Endosc Ultrasound 2016;5:8–16.
- 22 Nelsen EM, Buehler D, Soni AV et al. Endoscopic ultrasound in the evaluation of pancreatic neoplasmssolid and cystic: A review. World J Gastrointest Endosc 2015;7:318–327.

- 732 Chapter 96
 - 23 Yamao K, Sawaki A, Mizuno N et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration biopsy (EUS-FNAB): past, present, and future. J Gastroenterol 2005;40:1013–1023.
 - 24 Mizuno N, Hara K, Hijioka S et al. Current concept of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration for pancreatic cancer. Pancreatology 2011;11(suppl 2):40–46.
 - **25** Yoshinaga S. The role of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration of pancreatic lesions. N Am J Med Sci 2016;8:12.
 - 26 Matsubayashi H, Matsui T, Yabuuchi Y et al. Endoscopic ultrasonography guided-fine needle aspiration for the diagnosis of solid pancreaticobiliary lesions: clinical aspects to improve the diagnosis. World J Gastroenterol 2016;22:628–640.
 - **27** Puli SR, Bechtold ML, Buxbaum JL et al. How good is endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration in diagnosing the correct etiology for a solid pancreatic mass?: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Pancreas 2013;42:20–26.
 - 28 Lee JK, Choi JH, Lee KH et al. A prospective, comparative trial to optimize sampling techniques in EUS-guided FNA of solid pancreatic masses. Gastrointest Endosc 2013;77:745–751.
 - **29** Wani S. Basic techniques in endoscopic ultrasoundguided fine-needle aspiration: role of a stylet and suction. Endosc Ultrasound 2014;3:17–21.
 - 30 Yoshinaga S, Suzuki H, Oda I et al. Role of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) for diagnosis of solid pancreatic masses. Dig Endosc 2011;23(suppl 1):29–33.
 - **31** Hijioka S, Hara K, Mizuno N et al. Diagnostic performance and factors influencing the accuracy of EUS-FNA of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms. J Gastroenterol 2016;51(9):923–930.
 - **32** Volmar KE, Vollmer RT, Jowell PS et al. Pancreatic FNA in 1000 cases: a comparison of imaging modalities. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;61:854–861.
 - **33** Abdelgawwad MS, Alston E, Eltoum IA. The frequency and cancer risk associated with the atypical cytologic diagnostic category in endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration specimens of solid pancreatic lesions: a meta-analysis and argument for a Bethesda system for reporting cytopathology of the pancreas. Cancer Cytopathol 2013;121:620–628.
 - **34** Gleeson FC, Kipp BR, Caudill JL et al. False positive endoscopic ultrasound fine needle aspiration cytology: incidence and risk factors. Gut 2010;59:586–593.
 - 35 Eloubeidi MA, Tamhane A, Varadarajulu S et al.
 Frequency of major complications after EUS-guided
 FNA of solid pancreatic masses: a prospective
 evaluation. Gastrointest Endosc 2006;63:622–629.

- **36** Ho S, Bonasera RJ, Pollack BJ et al. A single-center experience of endoscopic ultrasonography for enlarged pancreas on computed tomography. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4:98–103.
- **37** Eloubeidi MA, Gress FG, Savides TJ et al. Acute pancreatitis after EUS-guided FNA of solid pancreatic masses: a pooled analysis from EUS centers in the United States. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;60:385–389.
- 38 Adler DG, Jacobson BC, Davila RE et al. ASGE guideline: complications of EUS. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;61:8–12.
- **39** Micames C, Jowell PS, White R et al. Lower frequency of peritoneal carcinomatosis in patients with pancreatic cancer diagnosed by EUS-guided FNA vs. percutaneous FNA. Gastrointest Endosc 2003;58:690–695.
- 40 Paquin SC, Gariepy G, Lepanto L et al. A first report of tumor seeding because of EUS-guided FNA of a pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;61:610–611.
- **41** Katanuma A, Maguchi H, Hashigo S et al. Tumor seeding after endoscopic ultrasound-guided fineneedle aspiration of cancer in the body of the pancreas. Endoscopy 2012;44(suppl 2):E160–161.
- **42** Chong A, Venugopal K, Segarajasingam D et al. Tumor seeding after EUS-guided FNA of pancreatic tail neoplasia. Gastrointest Endosc 2011;74:933–935.
- **43** Ngamruengphong S, Swanson KM, Shah ND et al. Preoperative endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration does not impair survival of patients with resected pancreatic cancer. Gut 2015;64:1105–1110.
- **44** Ikezawa K, Uehara H, Sakai A et al. Risk of peritoneal carcinomatosis by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine needle aspiration for pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol 2013;48:966–972.
- **45** Kudo T, Kawakami H, Kuwatani M et al. Influence of the safety and diagnostic accuracy of preoperative endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration for resectable pancreatic cancer on clinical performance. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:3620–3627.
- **46** Iglesias-Garcia J, Dominguez-Munoz JE, Abdulkader I et al. Influence of on-site cytopathology evaluation on the diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasoundguided fine needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) of solid pancreatic masses. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106:1705–1710.
- **47** Sakamoto H, Kitano M, Komaki T et al. Prospective comparative study of the EUS guided 25-gauge FNA needle with the 19-gauge Trucut needle and 22-gauge FNA needle in patients with solid pancreatic masses. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;24:384–390.

Radiologic Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer: CT, MRI

Siva P. Raman and Elliot K. Fishman

Department of Radiology, Johns Hopkins University, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

Despite the large variety of advances in the surgical and oncologic treatment of pancreatic cancer over the course of the last decade, pancreatic adenocarcinoma still carries an extraordinarily poor prognosis with a high mortality, representing the fourth leading cause of cancer-related mortality in the United States. Fewer than 20% of patients are considered to be candidates for curative resection at the time of presentation, and unfortunately, even in patients considered to be candidates for curative resection, the overall survival rate is less than 15% [1,2]. Despite these poor numbers, it is worth remembering that imaging plays an extraordinarily important role in the evaluation of patients with pancreatic cancer, particularly when surgical resection is still considered a potential option. Not only does modern imaging (particularly CT and MRI) play an important role in identifying these aggressive malignancies in their earliest stages (when they are still potentially resectable), these imaging modalities also play a critical role in terms of properly staging these tumors and providing the information necessary to determine whether a patient is truly capable of undergoing an R0 surgical resection (i.e., complete surgical resection with negative tumor margins) [1,2].

This chapter will detail the two most important imaging modalities in the preoperative evaluation of pancreatic cancer, namely multidetector computed tomography (MDCT) and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). MDCT is currently the most important modality for the evaluation of pancreatic cancer, playing a vital role in the initial identification of tumors and subsequently, allowing optimal staging of a tumor's local extension (including vascular involvement) and identifying the presence/ absence of distant metastatic disease. MRI, alternatively, may allow the identification of tumors in difficult cases where tumors may be small or isodense to the pancreatic parenchyma on CT (and thus not adequately visualized), and can also be helpful in terms of staging distant metastatic disease in equivocal cases, particularly when evaluating indeterminate liver lesions [3]. This chapter will discuss standard protocol options for both MDCT and MRI, the typical imaging findings of pancreatic cancer on each of these two modalities, and the strengths and weaknesses of each of these modalities both in terms of lesion identification and tumor staging.

Multidetector Computed Tomography

Technique

The MDCT evaluation of the pancreas and biliary system makes the administration of intravenous (IV) contrast absolutely critical, as noncontrast images make adequate visualization of small tumors nearly impossible (with the vast majority of small pancreatic cancers appearing invisible on noncontrast imaging). Typically, roughly 100-120 cc of intravenous contrast media are administered through a peripheral IV, and a small amount of water (roughly 500-750 cc) is ingested by the patient immediately prior to the scan in order to distend the stomach and duodenum and allow the radiologist to distinguish duodenal or gastric pathology from a true pancreatic mass. Most standard pancreaticobiliary CT protocols employ a dual-phase technique, with the acquisition of both arterial and venous phase images. Arterial phase images are typically acquired at roughly 30 to 40 seconds, often using bolus tracking software, while venous phase images are typically acquired between 60 to 70 seconds, typically using a fixed delay.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Noncontrast and delayed images have little utility in the evaluation of pancreatic cancer and are usually not acquired as a part of these protocols [1,2].

Images on the most recent generation of CT scanners can be acquired with extremely thin collimation (0.625-0.75 mm), and these thin collimation images can subsequently be reconstructed into thicker axial images (3-5 mm) for standard radiology review, and facilitate the reconstruction of high-quality coronal and sagittal reformations directly at the CT scanner. In addition, the evaluation of pancreatic cancer is one instance where 3D reconstructions can be very helpful, particularly when evaluating vascular involvement by tumor. Thin collimation images are typically sent to an independent workstation where the radiologist can use advanced 3D visualization software to create 3D images in real time. The two most important 3D reconstruction algorithms being used widely today in clinical practice include maximum intensity projection imaging (MIP), a 3D technique that entails the acquisition of the highest attenuation voxels in a data set and their projection into a 3D image (a very important technique when seeking to evaluate a tumor's involvement of the adjacent vasculature), and volume-rendered imaging (VR), a complex computational algorithm that assigns a specific color and transparency to each voxel in a data set. Which of these two techniques is most useful will depend on the individual radiologist's preferences, the specific tumor being imaged, and the imaging feature being evaluated [1,2,4–6].

Diagnosis

Pancreatic adenocarcinoma appears as an infiltrative, hypodense, poorly marginated mass with frequent extension posteriorly into the retroperitoneum to involve critical vascular structures (Figs 97.1, 97.2, 97.3, and 97.4) [7–10]. The literature has shown that MDCT is an excellent modality for the identification of pancreatic cancer, with sensitivity rates well over 95%, and it is very likely that this underestimates the true sensitivity of CT, particularly given the rapid improvements in both temporal and spatial resolution seen with the most recent generation of CT scanners over the last several years. Much of the data we have regarding the efficacy of MDCT for pancreatic cancer is based on early generation scanners in the early multidetector era, and it is undoubtedly true that modern CT scanners have many additional features and improvements that have added to the efficacy of the imaging modality. In most cases, pancreatic cancer is most apparent in the venous phase, with the hypodense tumor nicely juxtaposed against the enhancing pancreatic parenchyma, although there are some cases where the tumor may be slightly more conspicuous on the arterial phase (as compared to the



Figure 97.1 Axial contrast enhanced CT image demonstrates a hypodense mass centered in the pancreatic body (arrow), with infiltrative, poorly defined margins, classic for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Note that the tumor involves the celiac artery, hepatic artery, and splenic artery, and abuts the adjacent stomach.



Figure 97.2 Axial contrast enhanced CT image demonstrates a poorly defined hypodense mass (arrow) centered in the pancreatic tail, compatible with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. The tumor in this case is markedly infiltrative, involving not only the adjacent spleen but also extending to involve the adjacent left adrenal gland.



Figure 97.3 Axial contrast enhanced CT demonstrates a subtle hypodense mass (arrow) in the uncinate process, a location in which pancreatic tumors are commonly missed on CT.



Figure 97.4 Axial contrast enhanced CT demonstrates a large hypodense infiltrative mass (arrow) involving nearly the entirety of the pancreas, found at resection to represent pancreatic adenocarcinoma.

venous phase). Accordingly, the acquisition of images using a dual-phase technique does improve sensitivity, particularly when seeking to identify subtle or small tumors [11–13]. Nevertheless, it is worth remembering that there are small subcentimeter tumors (probably



Figure 97.5 Axial contrast enhanced CT demonstrates a very subtle hypodense mass (arrow) in the pancreatic body segment, representing pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Noticeable is severe atrophy with a dilated pancreatic duct in the upstream pancreas, features that are highly suggestive of an underlying malignancy. The presence of a dilated pancreatic duct with pancreatic atrophy, even in the absence of a discretely visualized mass, should raise strong concern for an occult tumor.

representing less than 5% of all lesions) that are isodense to the pancreatic parenchyma on all phases of imaging, and can thus be very difficult to identify in the absence of secondary signs of malignancy [14].

Even if the primary tumor is not clearly visualized, secondary signs of malignancy can be extraordinarily helpful in terms of identifying subtle or small lesions. In particular, the most important secondary signs of malignancy include focal or upstream pancreatic atrophy, pancreatic ductal dilatation/obstruction with abrupt cut-off of the pancreatic duct, biliary ductal obstruction (especially with pancreatic head malignancies), and an abnormal contour of the pancreas [15,16]. In our own experience, many of the missed cases of pancreatic cancer that we have seen in our practice (or referred into our practice from outside institutions) have been due to one or more of these secondary signs of malignancy being ignored or disregarded. Of these secondary signs, by far the most important is the presence of a dilated pancreatic duct: A dilated pancreatic duct with abrupt cut-off should always be considered suspicious for an occult obstructing mass/tumor, even if the primary lesion is not clearly visible on CT, and should prompt further evaluation with another modality, usually endoscopic ultrasound (Figs 97.5 and 97.6) [17].



Figure 97.6 Axial contrast enhanced CT demonstrates a hypodense pancreatic mass in the body (arrow) resulting in severe upstream pancreatic atrophy and abrupt obstruction of a dilated pancreatic duct.

Staging

CT currently represents the best modality for the local staging of pancreatic adenocarcinoma, including a tumor's involvement of adjacent retroperitoneal vascular structures and other organs. In particular, a tumor's involvement of several critical retroperitoneal vascular structures plays a crucial role in terms of determining whether a patient is capable of undergoing an R0 surgical resection. The five vessels that are most important in determining a patient's resectability include three major arteries (i.e., celiac artery, superior mesenteric artery, and hepatic artery), and two major veins (portal vein, superior mesenteric vein, and portal/SMV confluence). It should be noted that only these five major vessels are important in terms of dictating a patient's resectability, while smaller vascular structures (such as the gastroduodenal artery or inferior mesenteric vein) do not have the same presurgical significance.

When evaluating the central mesenteric arterial vasculature using CT, tumoral involvement is typically stratified using a quantitative system, with tumoral involvement delineated as either involving $<180^{\circ}$ or $>180^{\circ}$ of the vessel circumference. The ability of CT to distinguish such subtle degrees of vascular involvement by tumor has become increasingly critical, as the line between "resectable" and "unresectable" tumors has increasingly become blurred. At one time, tumors that demonstrated *any* significant involvement of the celiac, SMA, or hepatic artery were



Figure 97.7 Sagittal contrast enhanced CT demonstrates a hypodense pancreatic mass, representing a pancreatic adenocarcinoma, resulting in 360° encasement of the superior mesenteric artery, a feature that makes this patient's tumor unresectable.

considered "unresectable," while a tumor was considered "resectable" only if it did not involve any of these major mesenteric arteries. Increasingly, however, it is possible to have some mild degree of arterial involvement and be considered "borderline resectable," and still undergo surgical resection following preoperative neoadjuvant chemoradiation [18]. However, placing the patient into this "borderline resectable" category requires very careful evaluation of tumoral involvement of the vessel, and making quite subtle distinctions between <180° and >180° involvement of the vessel, although these distinctions have become slightly easier given improvements in image quality on the latest generation of scanners (Figs 97.7, 97.8, 97.9, and 97.10).

Involvement of the central mesenteric venous vasculature has recently become less of a hindrance for complete surgical resection because of the increasing utilization of modern vascular surgical reconstruction techniques (such as interposition grafts or other vein reconstruction procedures). Accordingly, a strict numerical descriptor of tumoral involvement of the portal vein or SMV is less important than providing the surgeon with enough information to determine whether a surgical reconstruction of the vein is feasible (when involved by tumor). In other words, the radiologist's report should provide information regarding the length and degree of venous involvement and whether there is sufficient normal portal vein above or normal SMV below the tumor to allow an interposition graft to be placed (Fig. 97.11).



Figure 97.8 Sagittal contrast enhanced CT demonstrates a poorly marginated hypodense pancreatic mass (arrows) resulting in 360° encasement of both the celiac artery and the superior mesenteric artery at their origins from the aorta.



Figure 97.10 Coronal contrast enhanced CT demonstrates a hypodense infiltrative pancreatic mass (arrows) resulting in 360° encasement of the distal celiac artery and the hepatic artery.



Figure 97.9 Axial contrast enhanced CT demonstrates an infiltrative hypodense mass (arrow) arising from the pancreatic uncinate process resulting in 360° encasement of the celiac artery.

Metastatic Disease

The most common sites of distant metastatic disease in patients with pancreatic cancer include locoregional lymph nodes, liver, and peritoneum, with metastatic disease to the



Figure 97.11 Coronal contrast enhanced CT imaging the venous phase demonstrates a hypodense pancreatic adenocarcinoma (arrow) resulting in narrowing of the distal main portal vein near the portal/SMV confluence.

lungs and bone relatively less common. As with many other malignancies in the abdomen/pelvis, the assessment of peripancreatic and retroperitoneal lymphadenopathy using CT is relatively limited, particularly given that CT relies only on size criteria when delineating a node as "normal" or "suspicious." As one can imagine, normal size nodes can often harbor metastatic disease, while alternatively, enlarged nodes may be reactive and be histologically normal on surgical resection [19,20]. Accordingly, several studies looking at the sensitivity and specificity of CT for metastatic lymphadenopathy have shown that CT is relatively limited, with accuracy rates under 60% [1,2,21]. Fortunately, the accuracy of MDCT for metastatic lymphadenopathy is not of significant consequence, as locoregional lymph node metastases do not typically preclude a patient from undergoing surgical resection.

However, distant metastatic disease is critical in determining the patient's resectability, as the presence of distant metastases (most often to the liver or peritoneum) preclude surgical resection, making radiation or chemotherapy the only palliative options. The liver is, by far, the most common site of distant metastatic disease in patients with pancreatic cancer, and in virtually all cases, is the first site of distant metastatic disease (prior to the development of peritoneal, lung, or osseous metastatic disease). While the arterial phase of imaging may have some utility in the identification of liver metastases (demonstrating peripheral hyperenhancement around a lesion or perfusion abnormalities near a metastasis), the venous phase images are absolutely the most critical for the identification of liver lesions (Fig. 97.12). The overall sensitivity of CT for liver metastases is relatively good for lesions that measure over 1 cm, with sensitivity rates



Figure 97.12 Coronal contrast enhanced CT imaging a patient with a pancreatic head adenocarcinoma demonstrates multiple hypodense lesions (arrows) in the liver, some of which demonstrate peripheral enhancement, compatible with extensive metastatic disease to the liver.

ranging above 75%. However, regardless of the type of primary tumor, the sensitivity of CT for smaller lesions (particularly lesions measuring under 1 cm in size) is relatively limited, probably with sensitivity rates under 50% [22]. In particular, part of the problem when assessing small liver lesions is accurately differentiating small benign lesions (such as cysts or hemangiomas) from truly malignant lesions, as standard imaging criteria can be very difficult to utilize for tiny too small to characterize liver foci. Nevertheless, the vast majority of these tiny nonspecific liver lesions (in the absence of clear morphologic features of malignancy) are benign, and MRI may be an additional helpful tool if it is absolutely necessary to further characterize these small lesions [23,24].

The second most common site of distant metastatic disease in patients with pancreatic cancer is peritoneal carcinomatosis, and regardless of the primary tumor, CT is well known to struggle in the identification of early peritoneal metastatic disease. The overall sensitivity of CT for peritoneal disease is well under 50%, and the imaging appearance can be quite subtle in the earliest stages. The imaging appearance of peritoneal metastases can range from a subtle micronodular pattern (with tiny nodular foci in the omentum and adjacent stranding/ induration) to the development of frank confluent omental soft tissue with an "omental caking" pattern. In most cases, peritoneal carcinomatosis is accompanied by the presence of ascites, so the presence of free fluid in a patient with pancreatic cancer should prompt a very careful, thorough search of the omentum and peritoneal cavity for tumor implants (Figs 97.13 and 97.14) [25].

Magnetic Resonance Imaging

Technique

While CT protocols for pancreatic imaging are relatively standardized across institutions (with some exceptions), there is a considerable variability in the types of MRI protocols utilized in different departments, in addition to a considerable amount of variation in the types of scanners being utilized at different institutions. Our own protocol for pancreatic imaging includes axial T2 FSE images with chemical fat saturation, coronal HASTE T2-weighted images, coronal T2 FIESTA images, magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) images (both thick slab HASTE images and 3D volumetric T2 images), diffusion-weighted images (with ADC map), gradient echo sequences with in and out of phase imaging, as well as pre- and post-gadolinium T1-weighted images (with arterial, venous, and delayed phase acquisitions). One of the advantages of MR is that individual protocols can be tailored to the exact indication for the study and additional sequences can be added as necessary.



Figure 97.13 Axial contrast enhanced CT imaging of a patient with known peritoneal carcinomatosis demonstrates a small amount of ascites, as well as ill-defined soft tissue and nodularity in the omentum (arrows), compatible with peritoneal carcinomatosis.



Figure 97.14 Axial contrast enhanced CT demonstrates extensive hypodense soft tissue throughout the omentum, compatible with peritoneal carcinomatosis and "omental caking" in this patient with underlying pancreatic cancer.

Lesion Identification

In most of the other organs of the abdomen, T2weighted images are of critical importance, and often pathology will appear conspicuous as a result of its T2

Radiologic Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer: CT, MRI 739

hyperintensity. However, the pancreas is somewhat unique, given that its intrinsic T2 signal intensity can be quite variable depending on the age of the patient and the degree of fatty infiltration, and accordingly, pancreatic adenocarcinoma is often relatively inconspicuous on standard T2-weighted images. Alternatively, the pancreatic parenchyma contains a large amount of acinar protein, and in the absence of underlying chronic pancreatitis (which can reduce the T1 intensity of the pancreatic parenchyma), the pancreas is typically relatively T1 bright (roughly equal in signal intensity to the liver parenchyma). As a result, pancreatic cancers, which are usually relatively T1 hypointense and fibrotic, are often conspicuous when juxtaposed against the intrinsically T1 bright pancreatic parenchyma. T1-weighted images can, therefore, be relatively useful for lesion identification in patients who cannot receive gadolinium as a result of renal dysfunction or allergy. The pancreas upstream from the mass often appears atrophic and abnormally T1 hypointense as a result of fibrosis, and the upstream dilated/ obstructed pancreatic duct is often nicely accentuated on T2-weighted images (Figs 97.15, 97.16, 97.17 and 97.18) [3,26,27].

Pancreatic adenocarcinoma on post-gadolinium images typically demonstrates an imaging appearance comparable to CT, appearing hypodense, infiltrative, and poorly marginated. While not reliably seen in all cases,



Figure 97.15 Coronal MRCP images with maximum intensity projection reconstruction demonstrates a classic double duct sign of pancreatic adenocarcinoma, with marked dilatation of both the biliary tree and the pancreatic duct to the level of the pancreatic head, at the site of the patient's known pancreatic adenocarcinoma



Figure 97.16 Axial post-gadolinium T1-weighted image (a) and axial DWI (b) demonstrate a mass in the pancreatic tail (arrows), which demonstrates hypoenhancement on the post-gadolinium image and demonstrates restricted diffusion (i.e., bright on the DWI image). Notice the multiple metastases in the liver, which also demonstrate hypoenhancement and restricted diffusion.

many of these tumors do demonstrate restricted diffusion, offering another means of identifying subtle or small tumors that may be relatively inconspicuous on standard imaging sequences [3,26,28–32].

In most cases, MRI is not utilized for the initial screening or diagnosis of these tumors (although many sources suggest that it can be quite accurate when asked to do so), but rather as a troubleshooting tool to be used when a tumor is not adequately visualized on MDCT. In particular, MRI can be quite valuable in those cases where a primary tumor is strongly suspected on the basis of secondary signs (such as a dilated duct), but where the tumor is not seen on MDCT because it is too small or isodense to the pancreatic parenchyma.

Tumor Staging

There is little doubt that MRI is generally inferior to multidetector CT in the local staging of pancreatic adenocarcinoma, and in particular, in evaluating a tumor's involvement of the critical retroperitoneal mesenteric vasculature. In general, CT is better for evaluating involvement of the mesenteric arteries and veins because of its superior temporal resolution, as CT images are much less likely than MRI to be plagued by motion artifacts or other technical artifacts that might make subtle determinations of vascular involvement difficult. Some authors have recently argued that technical advancements in MRI protocols and scanners may have made this gap less than was previously thought, but our own experience still argues for the superiority of CT in terms of staging vascular involvement [33,34].

MRI suffers from many of the same problems as CT in terms of evaluating locoregional lymph nodes, as MRI also largely relies on size criteria for the differentiation of benign from malignant lymph nodes. In some cases, as with CT, a lymph node can be delineated as abnormal based on morphologic characteristics (such as abnormal shape or central necrosis), but this is relatively comparable to CT. Unfortunately, while diffusion-weighted imaging was originally thought to hold some promise in terms of differentiating benign from malignant lesions, it is now clear that there is a significant overlap in the ADC values of benign and malignant lesions (including normal and abnormal lymph nodes), and the presence or absence of restricted diffusion within a lymph node is of little value in terms of making an absolute judgment as to whether or not a lymph node is infiltrated by tumor.

However, one area where MRI does have some clear advantages over CT is in the evaluation of indeterminate liver lesions. In particular, while CT struggles in terms of definitively characterizing lesions under 1 cm, this is an area where MRI may be a helpful troubleshooting tool, as multiple MRI pulse sequences can be used in conjunction together to make a more specific diagnosis, even in those cases where a lesion is under 1 cm, such as tiny cysts (which demonstrate a fluid signal on T2-weighted images) or small hemangiomas (which also demonstrate



Figure 97.17 Axial DWI (a), axial T1 without gadolinium (b), and axial T2 FSE with fat saturation (c) demonstrate a pancreatic adenocarcinoma (arrow) in the tail. Notice how the mass is relatively conspicuous on the pre-gadolinium T1-weighted images, juxtaposed against the T1 bright pancreatic parenchyma, and is also quite conspicuous on the DWI images as a result of restricted diffusion. However, as with many pancreatic adenocarcinomas, the mass is relatively inconspicuous on the T2-weighted images.

marked T2 hyperintensity). While not every patient with pancreatic adenocarcinoma requires evaluation of the liver with MRI, MRI may be a helpful tool in those few patients where an indeterminate liver lesion on CT may make a critical difference in terms of whether a patient is, or is not, a surgical candidate.

Conclusion

There is little doubt that MDCT is currently the most important imaging modality for the identification of tumors, local tumor staging (including a tumor's involvement of adjacent retroperitoneal vasculature and

742 Chapter 97





Figure 97.18 Axial T1 without gadolinium (a), axial T1 post-gadolinium in the arterial phase (b), and axial T1 post-gadolinium in the delayed phase (c) demonstrate a hypodense mass (arrows) in the pancreatic tail, conspicuous on both the pre- and post-gadolinium images. The mass does demonstrate evidence of delayed enhancement, a relatively common feature with these tumors.

other organs), and the identification of distant metastatic disease (most commonly the liver and peritoneum). Every generation of CT scanners has brought additional improvements in terms of both temporal and spatial resolution, and it is likely that every new generation of CT scanners will allow us to better identify and stage these aggressive tumors [35]. While no one would argue that MRI should be a first-line modality in the identification and staging of pancreatic cancer, MRI does have a great deal of utility in terms of identifying lesions that may be occult or subtle on CT, and moreover, as a troubleshooting tool that might help provide more definitive answers when confronted with an indeterminate liver lesion on CT.

References

- 1 Raman SP, Chen Y, Fishman EK. Cross-sectional imaging and the role of positron emission tomography in pancreatic cancer evaluation. Semin Oncol 2015;42(1):40–58.
- 2 Raman SP, Horton KM, Fishman EK. Multimodality imaging of pancreatic cancer-computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, and positron emission tomography. Cancer J 2012;18(6):511–522.
- 3 Miller FH, Rini NJ, Keppke AL. MRI of adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Am J Roentgenol 2006;187(4):W365–374.
- **4** Calhoun PS, Kuszyk BS, Heath DG, Carley JC, Fishman EK. Three-dimensional volume rendering of spiral CT data: theory and method. Radiographics 1999;19(3):745–764.
- 5 Horton KM, Fishman EK. Volume-rendered 3D CT of the mesenteric vasculature: normal anatomy, anatomic variants, and pathologic conditions. Radiographics 2002;22(1):161–172.
- **6** Johnson PT, Horton KM, Fishman EK. Nonvascular mesenteric disease: utility of multidetector CT with 3D volume rendering. Radiographics 2009;29(3):721–740.
- 7 Tamm EP, Bhosale PR, Vikram R, de Almeida Marcal LP, Balachandran A. Imaging of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: state of the art. World J Radiol 2013;5(3):98–105.
- 8 Al-Hawary MM, Kaza RK, Wasnik AP, Francis IR. Staging of pancreatic cancer: role of imaging. Semin Roentgenol 2013;48(3):245–252.
- **9** Horton KM, Fishman EK. Adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: CT imaging. Radiol Clin N Am 2002;40(6):1263–1272.
- **10** Tamm EP, Balachandran A, Bhosale PR et al. Imaging of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: update on staging/ resectability. Radiol Clin N Am 2012;50(3):407–428.
- 11 Ichikawa T, Erturk SM, Sou H et al. MDCT of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: optimal imaging phases and multiplanar reformatted imaging. Am J Roentgenol 2006;187(6):1513–1520.
- 12 Vargas R, Nino-Murcia M, Trueblood W, Jeffrey RB Jr. MDCT in pancreatic adenocarcinoma: prediction of vascular invasion and resectability using a multiphasic technique with curved planar reformations. Am J Roentgenol 2004;182(2):419–425.
- 13 Bronstein YL, Loyer EM, Kaur H et al. Detection of small pancreatic tumors with multiphasic helical CT. Am J Roentgenol 2004;182(3):619–623.
- 14 Kim JH, Park SH, Yu ES et al. Visually isoattenuating pancreatic adenocarcinoma at dynamic-enhanced CT: frequency, clinical and pathologic characteristics, and diagnosis at imaging examinations. Radiology 2010;257(1):87–96.

- 15 Raman SP, Fishman EK. Abnormalities of the distal common bile duct and ampulla: diagnostic approach and differential diagnosis using multiplanar reformations and 3D imaging. Am J Roentgenol 2014;203(1):17–28.
- 16 Prokesch RW, Chow LC, Beaulieu CF, Bammer R, Jeffrey RB Jr. Isoattenuating pancreatic adenocarcinoma at multi-detector row CT: secondary signs. Radiology 2002;224(3):764–768.
- 17 Jang KM, Kim SH, Kim YK, Song KD, Lee SJ, Choi D. Missed pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: assessment of early imaging findings on prediagnostic magnetic resonance imaging. Eur J Radiol 2015;84(8):1473–1479.
- 18 Varadhachary GR, Tamm EP, Abbruzzese JL et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: definitions, management, and role of preoperative therapy. Ann Surg Oncol 2006;13(8):1035–1046.
- **19** Roche CJ, Hughes ML, Garvey CJ et al. CT and pathologic assessment of prospective nodal staging in patients with ductal adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas. Am J Roentgenol 2003;180(2):475–480.
- **20** Vyas SJ, Puri YS, John BJ et al. Radiological tumor density and lymph node size correlate with survival in resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head: a retrospective cohort study. J Cancer Res Ther 2016;12(1):417–421.
- 21 Nanashima A, Sakamoto I, Hayashi T et al. Preoperative diagnosis of lymph node metastasis in biliary and pancreatic carcinomas: evaluation of the combination of multi-detector CT and serum CA19-9 level. Dig Dis Sci 2010;55(12):3617–3626.
- 22 Mainenti PP, Mancini M, Mainolfi C et al. Detection of colo-rectal liver metastases: prospective comparison of contrast enhanced US, multidetector CT, PET/CT, and 1.5 Tesla MR with extracellular and reticulo-endothelial cell specific contrast agents. Abdom Imaging 2010;35(5):511–521.
- **23** Jones EC, Chezmar JL, Nelson RC, Bernardino ME. The frequency and significance of small (less than or equal to 15 mm) hepatic lesions detected by CT. Am J Roentgenol 1992;158(3):535–539.
- 24 Schwartz LH, Gandras EJ, Colangelo SM, Ercolani MC, Panicek DM. Prevalence and importance of small hepatic lesions found at CT in patients with cancer. Radiology 1999;210(1):71–74.
- 25 Marin D, Catalano C, Baski M et al. 64-Section multi-detector row CT in the preoperative diagnosis of peritoneal carcinomatosis: correlation with histopathological findings. Abdom Imaging 2010;35(6):694–700.
- **26** Vachiranubhap B, Kim YH, Balci NC, Semelka RC. Magnetic resonance imaging of adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Top Magn Reson Imaging 2009;20(1):3–9.

744 Chapter 97

- 27 Birchard KR, Semelka RC, Hyslop WB et al. Suspected pancreatic cancer: evaluation by dynamic gadoliniumenhanced 3D gradient-echo MRI. Am J Roentgenol 2005;185(3):700–703.
- 28 Park MJ, Kim YK, Choi SY, Rhim H, Lee WJ, Choi D. Preoperative detection of small pancreatic carcinoma: value of adding diffusion-weighted imaging to conventional MR imaging for improving confidence level. Radiology 2014;273(2):433–443.
- **29** Wang Y, Miller FH, Chen ZE et al. Diffusion-weighted MR imaging of solid and cystic lesions of the pancreas. Radiographics 2011;31(3):E47–64.
- **30** Wiggermann P, Grutzmann R, Weissenbock A, Kamusella P, Dittert DD, Stroszczynski C. Apparent diffusion coefficient measurements of the pancreas, pancreas carcinoma, and mass-forming focal pancreatitis. Acta Radiol 2012;53(2):135–139.
- 31 Feuerlein S, Pauls S, Juchems MS et al. Pitfalls in abdominal diffusion-weighted imaging: how predictive is restricted water diffusion for malignancy. Am J Roentgenol 2009;193(4):1070–1076.

- **32** Ichikawa T, Erturk SM, Motosugi U et al. High-b value diffusion-weighted MRI for detecting pancreatic adenocarcinoma: preliminary results. Am J Roentgenol 2007;188(2):409–414.
- 33 Chen FM, Ni JM, Zhang ZY, Zhang L, Li B, Jiang CJ. Presurgical evaluation of pancreatic cancer: a comprehensive imaging comparison of CT versus MRI. Am J Roentgenol 2016;206(3):526–535.
- 34 Lee JK, Kim AY, Kim PN, Lee MG, Ha HK. Prediction of vascular involvement and resectability by multidetector-row CT versus MR imaging with MR angiography in patients who underwent surgery for resection of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Eur J Radiol 2010;73(2):310–316.
- 35 Manak E, Merkel S, Klein P, Papadopoulos T, Bautz WA, Baum U. Resectability of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: assessment using multidetector-row computed tomography with multiplanar reformations. Abdom Imaging 2009;34(1):75–80.

Screening of Patients with Hereditary Pancreatic Cancer

Michael Goggins

Departments of Pathology, Medicine, and Oncology, The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Pancreatic Cancer Risk and Pancreatic Screening

Pancreatic cancer is expected to be the second leading cause of cancer-related deaths in the USA by 2030 [1]. In the USA, the average lifetime risk of developing pancreatic cancer is ~1.4%. Since the long-term benefits of pancreatic screening are not known, screening is only offered to those individuals whose risk of pancreatic cancer is sufficiently high that the potential benefits are estimated to be greater than the potential risks of screening. Experts consider that pancreatic screening may be justified if the lifetime risk of developing pancreatic cancer is at least 5%, which is equivalent to a ~fourfold increased relative risk [2]. Estimating an individual's future cancer risk is an important step in deciding whether an individual should be considered for pancreatic screening.

The main tool used to quantify pancreatic cancer risk is the family history. A detailed cancer family history will determine whether or not individual is a first-degree relative of one or more subjects with pancreatic cancer and at what age pancreatic cancer developed in the family [3,4]. The estimates of pancreatic cancer risk in families have been achieved by following families long term in pancreatic cancer family registries [5]. Familial pancreatic cancer has been defined as kindred having two first-degree relatives with pancreatic cancer [6], although pancreatic cancer often runs in families who do not meet this definition. The risk of developing pancreatic cancer in first-degree relatives increases with the number of affected relatives [7]. This risk has been estimated to be 6.4-fold greater in individuals with two affected firstdegree relatives (lifetime risk ~8-10%) and 32-fold greater in individuals with three or more first-degree relatives with pancreatic cancer (lifetime risk $\sim 40\%$) [7].

Among kindred with familial pancreatic cancer, the risk of pancreatic cancer is higher in those with a youngonset pancreatic cancer (age <50 years, relative risk [RR] = 9.3) in their family compared to those without a youngonset case [4]. The increased risk of developing pancreatic cancer in pancreatic cancer families identified through prospective studies points to inherited factors, although it is suspected that in some families shared environmental factors plays a role in pancreatic cancer susceptibility.

Since the risk of developing hereditary pancreatic cancer is likely to be influenced by the same factors that influence the development of sporadic forms of the disease, in principle, pancreatic cancer risk factors such as smoking, obesity, diabetes, and pancreatitis history could be used to refine estimates of cancer risk [8–10]. However, to date these risk factors do not confer sufficient risk on their own to be useful in clinical practice [11].

Most patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer do not have an identifiable pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene mutation. However, identifying a cancer susceptibility gene mutation in a family can help identify which members of a family are at most risk of developing pancreatic cancer. Many pancreatic cancer susceptibility genes increase cancer risk at other organs and so knowledge of the genetic basis of a family's pancreatic cancer risk can help guide a patient's overall cancer surveillance. Gene testing to look for pancreatic cancer susceptibility genes is best performed on an affected individual with pancreatic cancer from a familial pancreatic cancer kindred. However, germline mutations in the known pancreatic cancer susceptibility genes explain only about 10% of the familial susceptibility to pancreatic cancer so most individuals with a family history of multiple pancreatic cancers who undergo gene testing will not have an identifiable susceptibility gene mutation.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

The genes known to cause hereditary forms of pancreatic cancer when mutated in the germline include BRCA2, ATM, PALB2, CDKN2A (p16), STK11, PRSS1 [12-16], and the hereditary nonpolyposis colon cancer (Lynch) syndrome [17] susceptibility genes, which are associated with a significantly increased risk of developing pancreatic cancer. In addition, recent genome sequencing of ~600 pancreatic cancer families identified the pancreatitis susceptibility gene, CPA1, as a candidate pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene (deleterious mutations were found in 4/598 families) [18]. Among familial pancreatic cancer kindred, BRCA2 is the gene most likely to have deleterious germline mutations (usually found in \sim 5–10% of such families [21-23]). Approximately 1% of individuals of Jewish ancestry have a deleterious founder mutation in BRCA2 [24-26]. Approximately 10% of individuals with pancreatic cancer and Jewish ancestry carry the founder BRCA2 gene mutation (even in the absence of a family history) [27,28]. Therefore, all such individuals should be considered for genetic counseling and testing [29,30]. The average lifetime risk of developing pancreatic cancer in BRCA2 gene mutation carriers is estimated to be $\sim 5\%$ [31–34]. In contrast to *BRCA2*, the risk of developing pancreatic cancer among germline BRCA1 gene mutation carriers is modest (RR 2.3-fold increased risk), which suggests that BRCA1 mutation carriers generally do not warrant pancreatic screening [35].

Germline ATM mutations are the second most common known cause of hereditary pancreatic cancer [12,18]. Individuals with germline ATM mutations are at increased risk of developing multiple types of cancer. The protein product of ATM functions in DNA repair pathways and undergoes somatic mutation in a variety of cancers [36]. In a large multicenter study of familial pancreatic cancer kindred the prevalence of ATM mutations was ~2% [18]. The lifetime risk of pancreatic cancer among ATM mutation carriers has not yet been determined. Germline CDKN2A (p16) gene mutations cause familial atypical melanoma mole syndrome (FAMMM syndrome) [37,38]. The lifetime risk of developing pancreatic cancer among CDKN2A mutation carriers is estimated to be ~20% [39-41]. Germline PALB2 (partner and localizer of Brca2) mutations are found in <1% of patients with familial forms of pancreatic cancer [42-46]. The risk of developing pancreatic cancer among PALB2 gene mutation carriers is not known but given the similar functions of BRCA2 and PALB2, the risk may be similar. Kindred of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer (Lynch syndrome), which arises from germline mutations in mismatch repair genes (MLH1, MSH2, MSH6, PMS2) gene mutations, have an estimated lifetime risk of pancreatic cancer of 3.7% [17,47]. The pathologic features of pancreatic cancers with mismatch repair

defects can be characteristic [48]. The significance of identifying Lynch syndrome families with cancer is more important than ever, since not only are such mutation carriers targets for cancer prevention strategies, cancers with mismatch repair defects (which also occur in sporadic cancers) are more likely to respond to immunotherapy with checkpoint inhibitors [49].

It is known that long-standing chronic pancreatitis predisposes to the development of pancreatic cancer [9,10,15,50-52]. This is best illustrated by the ~40% average pancreatic cancer risk associated with hereditary recurrent acute pancreatitis [15], a risk that is even higher for smokers with hereditary pancreatitis [15]. The gene most commonly implicated in hereditary chronic pancreatitis is PRSS1 [53], and affected individuals typically develop pancreatitis in their teens and have many decades of pancreatitis that often results in pancreatic insufficiency [54]. Pathologically, the pancreas of PRSS1 mutation carriers undergoes progressive lipomatous atrophy with increasing age [55]. While other genes such as CPA1 that have been identified as pancreatitis susceptibility genes are now suspected to be causes of hereditary pancreatic cancer [18], this has not been shown to be true for carriers of the pancreatitis modifier genes, SPINK1 and CFTR [56] that increase the likelihood of developing pancreatitis [18]. Patients with long-standing chronic pancreatitis from hereditary causes likely benefit from pancreatic screening but the detection of pancreatic neoplasia in such individuals is often more challenging because of the effects of pancreatitis [57].

Patients with Peutz–Jeghers syndrome (PJS) (who generally carry germline *STK11* gene mutations) have a very high risk of developing pancreatic cancer (cumulative lifetime risk 11–36%) [58,59].

Other low-penetrance genetic variants associated with pancreatic cancer susceptibility have been identified through genome-wide association studies (GWAS) [60–62]. Thus, carriers of non-O blood groups have an approximately 1.4-fold elevated risk of developing pancreatic cancer relative to O-blood group carriers [64–66]. GWAS have also identified variants *PDX1*, *TERT*, and other loci as being associated with pancreatic cancer risk [60–64].

Many patients with germline susceptibility genes that predispose to pancreatic cancer do not present with evidence of familial cancer syndromes. Instead, incomplete or low penetrance is common [16,18–20]. For example, most patients with familial pancreatic cancer who carry germline *BRCA2* mutations do not have extensive histories of breast or ovarian cancer [30]. Indeed, germline mutations in pancreatic cancer susceptibility genes are not infrequently detected in patients with apparently sporadic pancreatic cancer [19,20,67].

At What Age Should Pancreatic Screening Begin and End?

Although the lifetime risk of developing pancreatic cancer for many individuals undergoing pancreatic screening is 5-10%, the age-specific incidence of pancreatic cancer is much lower than the lifetime risk. Pancreatic screening protocols attempt to screen individuals over the period starting a few years before their peak incidence of pancreatic cancer (age 55-80) [2]. The average age of individuals at diagnosis for those with familial/ inherited forms of pancreatic cancer is 68 [4], similar to sporadic pancreatic cancer although pancreatic cancer is thought to emerge at a younger age among hereditary pancreatitis gene mutation carriers [15]. For this reason, most screening programs recommend pancreatic screening at age 55, although many screening programs initially start screening patients from age 50 or earlier [68,69]. The Cancer of the Pancreas Screening program at Hopkins and collaborating centers initiates pancreatic screening at age 55 for individuals who are first-degree relatives of at least one person with pancreatic cancer and another first- or second-degree relative (clinicaltrials.gov NCT02000089). One reason for beginning pancreatic cancer screening a decade or more before the average age of pancreatic cancer diagnosis was to provide an opportunity to identify and manage the precancerous lesions in affected individuals [69]. For those individuals who are known pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene mutation carriers, the screening recommendations are tailored depending on the gene mutation. For germline CDKN2A (p16) mutation carriers and subjects with Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, pancreatic screening is generally initiated at age 50 or earlier [68]. BRCA2 mutation carriers are generally recommended to undergo pancreatic cancer screening if they have at least one blood relative with pancreatic cancer. For individuals with a young-onset blood relative with pancreatic cancer in their family (age <55) who meet other family history or gene mutation criteria for screening, it is often recommended to begin pancreatic screening 10 years before the youngest pancreatic cancer in the kindred. Pancreatic screening guidelines developed from available evidence and expert opinion [2] are summarized in Table 98.1. Consensus guidelines developed in 2011 did not agree on when pancreatic screening should be discontinued in pancreatic cancer families [2]. Pancreatic screening often continues beyond age 75 in subjects who have pancreatic cysts but it is probably appropriate to discontinue pancreatic screening by age 75 or 80 in high-risk individuals without any evidence of pancreatic precancerous lesions on prior screening.

Table 98.1 Pancreatic cancer screening guidelines [2].

Family history	Germline mutation/cancer syndromes		
 ≥ 1 pair FDR w/ PC, at least 1 FDR to patient 	 Peutz–Jeghers syndrome (PJS) FAMMM BRCA2/PALB2 or ATM mutation carrier + 1 FDR or SDR with PC HNPCC mutation carrier + 1 FDR or SDR with PC 		
 At what age should pancreatic screening begin? For most individuals with a family history of pancreatic cancer: age 55 or 10 years younger than the youngest relative with pancreatic cancer. 			

- For *CDKN2A* germline mutation carriers, age 50.
- Peutz-Jeghers syndrome, age 40.

Surveillance: Annual surveillance is recommended unless concerning lesions are identified.

Source: Canto et al. 2013 [2]. Published under the terms of a Creative Commons licence. FAMMM, familial atypical melanoma mole syndrome; FDR, first-degree relative; PC, pancreatic cancer; SDR, second-degree relative.

Pancreatic Screening Tests

Currently, pancreatic screening utilizes pancreatic imaging tests. In a head-to-head blinded comparison of pancreatic endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), MRI/MRCP and pancreatic protocol CT performed as part of the CAPS3 study of high-risk individuals, EUS had the highest rate of detection of pancreatic cysts, followed closely by MRI/ MRCP [69]. MRCP provides the best visualization of cyst communication with the main pancreatic duct to determine the nature of the pancreatic cyst [70]. EUS has the advantage that it can identify subcentimeter solid lesions better than MRI, but it is more operator-dependent [71]. Pancreatic-protocol CT is currently less sensitive at detecting subcentimeter cysts [69] and also has the disadvantage of giving a low-dose of radiation, although the technology continues to improve. Pancreatic-protocol CT is also an excellent test to use to evaluate selected patients undergoing screening and surveillance when lesions of uncertain significance are identified.

Lesions Identified by Pancreatic Screening

Pancreatic cysts are commonly identified in pancreatic screening cohorts. In the CAPS3 study the average age of the study population was 56 and over one third of the

study population had at least one pancreatic cyst with the prevalence increasing with advancing patient age [69]. Multiple other pancreatic screening studies of highrisk groups have reported a high prevalence of pancreatic cysts [68,69,72-80]. With improved pancreatic imaging in recent years, it is clear that pancreatic cysts are very prevalent in the general population, particularly among subjects in their 70s and older [81]. The high prevalence of pancreatic cysts in the general population and the recognition that most of these individuals are not going to develop pancreatic cancer has also raised questions as to the significance of pancreatic cysts in high-risk individuals. Although most pancreatic cysts identified in the screening population are branch-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN), most of these are subcentimeter in diameter and the majority will not progress to invasive cancer [82]. To date, the number of pancreatic cancers detected by pancreatic screening in the literature is quite low (~1-5% of subjects under surveillance) [2], which is consistent with the expected age-specific incidence of pancreatic cancer of those undergoing screening.

Some patients who undergo pancreatic screening will have suspicious pancreatic cysts or solid lesions detected that are found at pancreatic resection to be nonneoplastic or of minimal malignant potential (such as serous cystadenomas, pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor, or lobulocentric parenchymal atrophy associated with PanIN) [80,83].

Pancreatic Pathology not Detected by Current Screening Tests

Pancreatic cysts can be detected by pancreatic imaging even when they are quite small (~2mm). But in the resected pancreata of patients who undergo pancreatic resection for pancreatic cysts, the most common neoplasm detected is the pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN) [83]. These lesions are generally too small (<5 mm diameter by definition) to be identified by current imaging modalities [84]. Although EUS can detect subtle changes like microcysts and hyperechoic foci that are often associated with the presence of PanIN, these EUS changes are not specific for PanIN [83,85]. PanIN-1 lesions are common in the population and have very low malignant potential [86], whereas PanIN-3 lesions are thought to have a significant risk of progressing to invasive cancer [84]. Most pancreatic cancers are thought to arise from PanIN and although pancreatic cysts (IPMN) are common in patients with hereditary forms of the disease, it is thought that most of the cancers that arise in these patients arise from

PanIN [84,87–89]. Evidence for this comes from multiple sources. A blinded histologic review of hundreds of familial and sporadic pancreatic cancers found no significant differences in the histologic features of familial and sporadic cases, including no difference in the number of IPMN-associated cancers) [90]. Second, the genetic profiles of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas are similar to PanIN [91,92]. Finally, although ~66% of IPMN harbor *GNAS* mutations, *GNAS* mutations are not typically found in the pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas of patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer [93–95].

Surveillance

Because of the malignant potential of pancreatic cysts, their presence has been used to guide surveillance intervals. In recent years, surveillance recommendations for high-risk individuals have generally followed the recommendations used for subjects with pancreatic cysts without a familial susceptibility to pancreatic cancer [96] even though these recommendations were created from experience following patients with incidentally identified "sporadic" pancreatic cysts. However, the recognition that most pancreatic cysts (including those identified as IPMN) have low malignant potential [45,73,74,76,78] poses particular challenges in the high-risk setting. One the one hand, the cumulative cost and personal burden of annual pancreatic imaging tests is high. At the same time, it is understood that most pancreatic cancers arise from PanIN and it can be difficult to detect small pancreatic cancers. Indeed, among subjects that have had screen-detected pancreatic cancers, many have Stage II disease despite regular surveillance [97]. The recommendation that high-risk individuals undergo frequent (typically annual) surveillance reflects the underlying biology of pancreatic cancer and the limitations of current pancreatic imaging tests. Studies estimating the time to progression of pancreatic cancer predict that a cancer can progress from Stage I disease to Stage IV disease within approximately 1 year [98]. It may be appropriate to have longer surveillance intervals (several years apart) when the risk of pancreatic cancer is lower (such as for subjects in their 50s) increasing it to annually for older subjects, but more evidence is needed.

The choice of surveillance test is often influenced by practical considerations such as patient preference and insurance. Surveillance protocols often alternate EUS and MRI to provide complementary imaging and limit the burden of annual EUS [68]. Subjects who have large pancreatic cysts, pancreatic duct abnormalities, or solid lesions undergo fine-needle aspiration of any focal concerning lesion(s) and close surveillance.

Surgery for Lesions Identified by Pancreatic Screening

As clinicians have gained experience with pancreatic screening, the indications for pancreatic resection in the screening setting have become more defined. Pancreatic resections are usually undertaken once there is evidence that a pancreatic cyst has features concerning for invasive cancer or for a cancerous solid mass or suspicious mass. Most patients are likely to develop their cancer from PanIN that will grow into a solid mass and not a cystic lesion. The strategy of waiting for the emergence of a cancer risks missing opportunities for cure as most patients who present with resectable cancers will not be cured, but operating on subjects with IPMN without a cancer or strong suspicion of cancer often results in overtreatment (the detection of PanIN-1 and low-grade dysplasia in IPMN). The rationale for performing pancreatic resection for high-risk patients with multiple medium-sized pancreatic cysts that do not individually meet criteria for resection is that some of these patients have PanIN-3 in their resected pancreata [80,83].

The choice of operation for high-risk patients with lesions identified by pancreatic screening can be challenging since some patients will have concerning cysts or other lesions in both the head and the tail of the pancreas. However, total pancreatectomy is only occasionally undertaken in this setting because of the potential morbidity associated with diabetes after total pancreatectomy. Instead, patients usually undergo partial pancreatectomy for screen-detected lesions and are then recommended to continue surveillance postoperatively. These cases are evaluated on a case-by-case basis preferably by an experienced multicenter team and at a highvolume center [99,100].

Developing Better Pancreatic Screening Tests

The limitations of currently available pancreatic screening tests highlight the need for better tests. The most optimal test would be a simple blood test able to detect Stage I pancreatic cancers with high diagnostic accuracy. A screening test that performs well at detecting more advanced pancreatic cancers (even resectable cancers) would not have a major impact on survival since the median survival of patients with Stage II pancreatic cancer is less than 2 years [101,102]. Many candidate blood markers of pancreatic cancer have been developed, and most are not sufficiently useful for

pancreatic screening. Screening blood tests need to have very high diagnostic performance since they can generate a lot of downstream testing with the risks of complications, worry, and cost. Serum CA19-9 has good performance characteristics but among patients with resectable pancreatic cancers only ~60% of these have elevated CA19-9 [103]. Some studies have identified elevated CA19-9 levels in a small fraction of prediagnostic blood samples from patients who subsequently develop pancreatic cancer [104,105]. Overall, it is the occasional false-positive elevations of CA19-9 that have limited its potential as a screening test [106]. Perhaps the best test identified to date is circulating KRAS mutations, but less than half of patients with resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma have detectable circulating tumor DNA [107,108]. Other markers such as glypican-positive exosomes and thrombospondin-2 have been reported to be potential markers of pancreatic cancer, but further evaluation of these markers is needed [109,110]. Most other circulating markers that have been reported as potential pancreatic cancer markers do not have the diagnostic characteristics that would make them suitable for pancreatic screening [111,112].

The inability of current pancreatic screening tests to detect PanIN-3 lesions means that we cannot identify patients most likely to progress to cancer. If this could be done reliably, screening intervals could be shortened for those with PanIN-3 and lengthened for those without PanIN-3. Approaches that have been used to identify PanIN by pancreatic screening include pancreatic juice analysis and molecular imaging. Analysis of secretinstimulated pancreatic juice collected endoscopically from the duodenum of patients enrolled in the CAPS trials revealed that KRAS mutations are often detected in the pancreatic juice of high-risk individuals without pancreatic cysts or pancreatic cancer; these mutations are thought to arise from small PanIN lesions [113]. Similarly, GNAS mutations are detected in the pancreatic juice of over half of patients with evidence of IPMN (close to what would be expected if one directly analyzed their IPMN) [82,114,115]. Next-generation sequencing analysis of pancreatic juice can be used to detect low-abundance mutations affecting multiple genes (such as KRAS, TP53, SMAD4, GNAS, CDKN2A, and RNF43) from the pancreata of patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma [97]. Improvements in how pancreatic juice is collected may be needed to improve the diagnostic yield of this sample [114].

Molecular imaging offers the possibility to detect these lesions in the future [116], but the molecular targets and imaging approaches needed are still under investigation (such as more IPMN-associated cancers) [117].

Evaluating the Long-Term Outcomes of Patients who Undergo Pancreatic Screening

Large multicenter studies involving patients followed for many years will be required to prove the benefit of pancreatic screening. The goal of pancreatic screening is to demonstrate it can reduce the risk of pancreatic cancer death. Although such trials are needed, it is clear we still do not have optimal screening tests so such large studies probably need to await for better screening tests. Such studies need to await improvements in our ability to identify individuals at most risk of developing pancreatic cancer. For now, surrogate endpoints (such as the detection of Stage I pancreatic cancer, resectability rate, PanIN-3 lesions, and IPMN with carcinoma in situ) are used to define the success of pancreatic screening. Since most patients who have their pancreatic cancer diagnosed by screening will have advanced disease, and since the 5-year survival of patients with Stage I pancreatic cancer is considerably higher than for those with advanced disease, the detection of Stage I pancreatic cancer is a good surrogate endpoint [118,119]. Treating Stage I pancreatic cancer is likely to improve patient outcome for most patients, although lead-time bias could also cause this. In one prospective screening study of high-risk germline *p16* mutation carriers using MRI/MRCP, nine invasive pancreatic cancers were detected and treated in 79 patients followed for a median of 4 years. The number of patients who needed to be screened to detect and treat one patient's pancreatic cancer in this cohort was 11 [76]. A more recent study from this group found that pancreatic screening resulted in downstaging (more resectable cancers) and improved 5-year survival (24%)

References

- 1 Rahib L, Smith BD, Aizenberg R, Rosenzweig AB, Fleshman JM, Matrisian LM. Projecting cancer incidence and deaths to 2030: the unexpected burden of thyroid, liver, and pancreas cancers in the United States. Cancer Res 2014;74(11):2913–2921.
- 2 Canto MI, Harinck F, Hruban RH et al. International consensus recommendations on the management of patients with increased risk for familial pancreatic cancer (The Cancer of the Pancreas Screening (CAPS) Consortium Summit). Gut 2013;62:339–347.
- **3** Wang W, Chen S, Brune KA, Hruban RH, Parmigiani G, Klein AP. PancPRO: risk assessment for individuals with a family history of pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2007;25(11):1417–1422.

compared with patients who present with symptomatic pancreatic cancer [120].

Summary

Pancreatic screening of subjects who have an inherited predisposition to develop pancreatic cancer frequently detects pancreatic neoplasms in these individuals, but the long-term benefits of screening remains to be determined. Pancreatic cancers are detected in a very small percentage of patients and the early detection of these cancers provides an opportunity to improve patient outcome. Similarly, resecting precancerous neoplasms in patients who have high-grade dysplasia (PanIN-3 or highgrade dysplasia in IPMN) is likely to be beneficial in preventing cancer in many cases. Managing concerning but indefinite pancreatic lesions identified by screening is best done by experienced multidisciplinary teams. There are major unanswered questions about pancreatic screening. There is a need to better define pancreatic cancer risk so as to improve the targeting of individuals who most need pancreatic screening. There is also a need to develop better screening tests. Current pancreatic imaging tests do not reliably detect PanIN, which are the most common precursor lesion. With the development of more accurate blood tests it may ultimately be possible to detect small potentially curable Stage I pancreatic cancers.

Acknowledgments

This work was supported by NIH grants (R01CA176828 and CA62924), the Pancreatic Cancer Action Network, the Rolfe Pancreatic Cancer Foundation, and Susan Wojcicki and Dennis Troper.

- **4** Brune KA, Lau B, Palmisano E et al. Importance of age of onset in pancreatic cancer kindreds. J Natl Cancer Inst 2010;102(2):119–126.
- **5** Klein AP. Identifying people at a high risk of developing pancreatic cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2013;13(1):66–74.
- 6 Petersen GM, Hruban RH. Familial pancreatic cancer: where are we in 2003? J Natl Cancer Inst 2003;95(3):180–181.
- 7 Klein AP, Brune KA, Petersen GM et al. Prospective risk of pancreatic cancer in familial pancreatic cancer kindreds. Cancer Res 2004;64(7):2634–2638.
- 8 Raimondi S, Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB. Epidemiology of pancreatic cancer: an overview. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;6(12):699–708.

- **9** Duell EJ, Lucenteforte E, Olson SH et al. Pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer risk: a pooled analysis in the International Pancreatic Cancer Case-Control Consortium (PanC4). Ann Oncol 2012;23(11):2964–2970.
- Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Cavallini G et al. Pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Pancreatitis Study Group [see comments]. N Engl J Med 1993;328(20):1433–1437.
- 11 Klein AP, Lindstrom S, Mendelsohn JB et al. An absolute risk model to identify individuals at elevated risk for pancreatic cancer in the general population. PloS One 2013;8(9):e72311.
- 12 Roberts NJ, Jiao Y, Yu J et al. ATM mutations in patients with hereditary pancreatic cancer. Cancer Discov 2012;2(1):41–46.
- **13** Klein AP. Genetic susceptibility to pancreatic cancer. Mol Carcinog 2012;51(1):14–24.
- 14 Jones S, Hruban RH, Kamiyama M et al. Exomic sequencing identifies PALB2 as a pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene. Science 2009;324(5924):217.
- **15** Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, DiMagno EP et al. Hereditary pancreatitis and the risk of pancreatic cancer. International Hereditary Pancreatitis Study Group. J Natl Cancer Inst 1997;89(6):442–446.
- 16 Zhen DB, Rabe KG, Gallinger S et al. BRCA1, BRCA2, PALB2, and CDKN2A mutations in familial pancreatic cancer: a PACGENE study. Genet Med 2015;17(7): 569–577.
- 17 Kastrinos F, Mukherjee B, Tayob N et al. Risk of pancreatic cancer in families with Lynch syndrome. JAMA 2009;302(16):1790–1795.
- 18 Roberts NJ, Norris AL, Petersen GM et al. Whole genome sequencing defines the genetic heterogeneity of familial pancreatic cancer. Cancer Discov 2016;6:166–175.
- 19 Chaffee KG, Oberg AL, McWilliams RR et al. Prevalence of germ-line mutations in cancer genes among pancreatic cancer patients with a positive family history. J Genet Med 2017.
- **20** Shindo K, Yu J, Suenaga M et al. Deleterious germline mutations in patients with apparently sporadic pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2017:Jco2017723502.
- Couch FJ, Johnson MR, Rabe KG et al. The prevalence of BRCA2 mutations in familial pancreatic cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2007;16(2): 342–346.
- 22 Hahn SA, Greenhalf B, Ellis I et al. BRCA2 germline mutations in familial pancreatic carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst 2003;95(3):214–221.
- 23 Murphy KM, Brune KA, Griffin C et al. Evaluation of candidate genes MAP2K4, MADH4, ACVR1B, and BRCA2 in familial pancreatic cancer: deleterious

BRCA2 mutations in 17%. Cancer Res 2002;62(13): 3789–3793.

- 24 Couch FJ, Farid LM, DeShano ML et al. BRCA2 germline mutations in male breast cancer cases and breast cancer families. Nat Genet 1996;13(1):123–125.
- 25 Neuhausen S, Gilewski T, Norton L et al. Recurrent BRCA2 6174delT mutations in Ashkenazi Jewish women affected by breast cancer. Nat Genet 1996;13(1):126–128.
- **26** Oddoux C, Struewing JP, Clayton CM et al. The carrier frequency of the BRCA2 6174delT mutation among Ashkenazi Jewish individuals is approximately 1%. Nat Genet 1996;14(2):188–190.
- 27 Figer A, Irmin L, Geva R et al. The rate of the 6174delT founder Jewish mutation in BRCA2 in patients with non-colonic gastrointestinal tract tumours in Israel. Br J Cancer 2001;84(4):478–481.
- **28** Ozcelik H, Schmocker B, Di Nicola N et al. Germline BRCA2 6174delT mutations in Ashkenazi Jewish pancreatic cancer patients. Nat Genet 1997;16(1):17–18.
- **29** Lucas AL, Frado LE, Hwang C et al. BRCA1 and BRCA2 germline mutations are frequently demonstrated in both high-risk pancreatic cancer screening and pancreatic cancer cohorts. Cancer 2014;120(13):1960–1967.
- 30 Salo-Mullen EE, O'Reilly EM, Kelsen DP et al. Identification of germline genetic mutations in patients with pancreatic cancer. Cancer 2015;121(24):4382–4388.
- **31** Yilmaz EN, van Heek NT, van der Spoel JI, Bakker FC, Patka P, Haarman HJ. Myocardial contusion as a result of isolated sternal fractures: a fact or a myth? Eur J Emerg Med 1999;6(4):293–295.
- **32** van Asperen CJ, Brohet RM, Meijers-Heijboer EJ et al. Cancer risks in BRCA2 families: estimates for sites other than breast and ovary. J Med Genet 2005;42(9):711–719.
- **33** Struewing JP, Abeliovich D, Peretz T et al. The carrier frequency of the BRCA1 185delAG mutation is approximately 1 percent in Ashkenazi Jewish individuals. Nat Genet 1995;11(2):198–200.
- **34** Ferrone CR, Levine DA, Tang LH et al. BRCA germline mutations in Jewish patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2009;27(3):433–438.
- 35 Thompson D, Easton DF. Cancer incidence in BRCA1 mutation carriers. J Natl Cancer Inst 2002;94(18):1358–1365.
- **36** Kim H, Saka B, Knight S et al. Having pancreatic cancer with tumoral loss of ATM and normal TP53 protein expression is associated with a poorer prognosis. Clin Cancer Res 2014;20:1865–1872.
- **37** Hussussian CJ, Struewing JP, Goldstein AM et al. Germline p16 mutations in familial melanoma. Nat Genet 1994;8(1):15–21.

- 38 Kamb A, Shattuck-Eidens D, Eeles R et al. Analysis of the p16 gene (CDKN2) as a candidate for the chromosome 9p melanoma susceptibility locus. Nat Genet 1994;8(1):23–26.
- **39** Goldstein AM, Chan M, Harland M et al. Features associated with germline CDKN2A mutations: a GenoMEL study of melanoma-prone families from three continents. J Med Genet 2007;44(2):99–106.
- **40** Lynch HT, Fusaro RM, Lynch JF, Brand R. Pancreatic cancer and the FAMMM syndrome. Fam Cancer 2008;7(1):103–112.
- **41** de Snoo FA, Bishop DT, Bergman W et al. Increased risk of cancer other than melanoma in CDKN2A founder mutation (p16-Leiden)-positive melanoma families. Clin Cancer Res 2008;14(21):7151–7157.
- **42** Jones S, Hruban RH, Kamiyama M et al. Exomic sequencing identifies PALB2 as a pancreatic cancer susceptibility gene. Science 2009;324(5924):217.
- **43** Slater EP, Langer P, Niemczyk E et al. PALB2 mutations in European familial pancreatic cancer families. Clin Genet 2010;78(5):490–494.
- **44** Tischkowitz MD, Sabbaghian N, Hamel N et al. Analysis of the gene coding for the BRCA2interacting protein PALB2 in familial and sporadic pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterology 2009;137(3): 1183–1186.
- **45** Schneider R, Slater EP, Sina M et al. German national case collection for familial pancreatic cancer (FaPaCa): ten years' experience. Fam Cancer 2011;10(2):323–330.
- **46** Harinck F, Kluijt I, van Mil SE et al. Routine testing for PALB2 mutations in familial pancreatic cancer families and breast cancer families with pancreatic cancer is not indicated. Eur J Hum Genet 2012;20(5):577–579.
- **47** Win AK, Young JP, Lindor NM et al. Colorectal and other cancer risks for carriers and noncarriers from families with a DNA mismatch repair gene mutation: a prospective cohort study. J Clin Oncol 2012;30(9): 958–964.
- **48** Goggins M, Offerhaus GJ, Hilgers W et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinomas with DNA replication errors (RER+) are associated with wild-type K-ras and characteristic histopathology. Poor differentiation, a syncytial growth pattern, and pushing borders suggest RER+. Am J Pathol 1998;152(6):1501–1507.
- 49 Le DT, Uram JN, Wang H et al. PD-1 blockade in tumors with mismatch-repair deficiency. N Engl J Med 2015;372(26):2509–2520.
- 50 Chari ST, Mohan V, Pitchumoni CS, Viswanathan M, Madanagopalan N, Lowenfels AB. Risk of pancreatic carcinoma in tropical calcifying pancreatitis: an epidemiologic study. Pancreas 1994;9(1):62–66.
- 51 Neglia JP, FitzSimmons SC, Maisonneuve P et al. The risk of cancer among patients with cystic fibrosis. Cystic Fibrosis and Cancer Study Group [see comments]. N Engl J Med 1995;332(8):494–499.

- 52 Lowenfels AB, Maisonneuve P, Whitcomb DC, Lerch MM, DiMagno EP. Cigarette smoking as a risk factor for pancreatic cancer in patients with hereditary pancreatitis. JAMA 2001;286(2):169–170.
- 53 Whitcomb DC. Genetic risk factors for pancreatic disorders. Gastroenterology 2013;144(6):1292–1302.
- 54 Whitcomb DC. Inflammation and Cancer V. Chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2004;287(2):G315–319.
- 55 Singhi AD, Pai RK, Kant JA et al. The histopathology of PRSS1 hereditary pancreatitis. Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(3):346–353.
- 56 Matsubayashi H, Fukushima N, Sato N et al. Polymorphisms of SPINK1 N34S and CFTR in patients with sporadic and familial pancreatic cancer. Cancer Biol Ther 2003;2(6):652–655.
- 57 Vitone LJ, Greenhalf W, Howes NR, Neoptolemos JP. Hereditary pancreatitis and secondary screening for early pancreatic cancer. Rocz Akad Med Bialymst 2005;50:73–84.
- 58 Giardiello FM, Brensinger JD, Tersmette AC et al. Very high risk of cancer in familial Peutz–Jeghers syndrome. Gastroenterology 2000;119(6):1447–1453.
- 59 van Lier MG, Wagner A, Mathus-Vliegen EM, Kuipers EJ, Steyerberg EW, van Leerdam ME. High cancer risk in Peutz–Jeghers syndrome: a systematic review and surveillance recommendations. Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(6):1258–1264; author reply 65.
- **60** Amundadottir L, Kraft P, Stolzenberg-Solomon RZ et al. Genome-wide association study identifies variants in the ABO locus associated with susceptibility to pancreatic cancer. Nat Genet 2009;41(9):986–990.
- **61** Petersen GM, Amundadottir L, Fuchs CS et al. A genome-wide association study identifies pancreatic cancer susceptibility loci on chromosomes 13q22.1, 1q32.1 and 5p15.33. Nat Genet 2010;42:224–228.
- 62 Childs EJ, Chaffee KG, Gallinger S et al. Association of common susceptibility variants of pancreatic cancer in higher risk patients: a PACGENE study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2016;25(7):1185–1191.
- **63** Wolpin BM, Rizzato C, Kraft P et al. Genome-wide association study identifies multiple susceptibility loci for pancreatic cancer. Nat Genet 2014;46(9):994–1000.
- **64** Wolpin BM, Chan AT, Hartge P et al. ABO blood group and the risk of pancreatic cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2009;101(6):424–431.
- **65** Wolpin BM, Kraft P, Gross M et al. Pancreatic cancer risk and ABO blood group alleles: results from the pancreatic cancer cohort consortium. Cancer Res 2010;70(3):1015–1023.
- **66** Wolpin BM, Kraft P, Xu M et al. Variant ABO blood group alleles, secretor status, and risk of pancreatic cancer: results from the pancreatic cancer cohort consortium. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2010;19(12):3140–3149.

- **67** Goggins M, Schutte M, Lu J et al. Germline BRCA2 gene mutations in patients with apparently sporadic pancreatic carcinomas. Cancer Res 1996;56(23): 5360–5364.
- 68 Bartsch DK, Slater EP, Carrato A et al. Refinement of screening for familial pancreatic cancer. Gut. Published Online First: 24 May 2016. DOI:10.1136/ gutjnl-2015-311098
- **69** Canto MI, Hruban RH, Fishman EK et al. Frequent detection of pancreatic lesions in asymptomatic highrisk individuals. Gastroenterology 2012;142(4):796–804.
- 70 Rastegar N, Matteoni-Athayde LG, Eng J et al. Incremental value of secretin-enhanced magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in detecting ductal communication in a population with high prevalence of small pancreatic cysts. Eur J Radiol 2015;84(4):575–580.
- 71 Khashab MA, Yong E, Lennon AM et al. EUS is still superior to multidetector computerized tomography for detection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Gastrointest Endosc 2011;73(4):691–696.
- 72 Brentnall TA, Bronner MP, Byrd DR, Haggitt RC, Kimmey MB. Early diagnosis and treatment of pancreatic dysplasia in patients with a family history of pancreatic cancer. Ann Intern Med 1999;131(4):247–255.
- 73 Langer P, Kann PH, Fendrich V et al. Five years of prospective screening of high-risk individuals from families with familial pancreatic cancer. Gut 2009;58(10):1410–1418.
- **74** Ludwig E, Olson SH, Bayuga S et al. Feasibility and yield of screening in relatives from familial pancreatic cancer families. Am J Gastroenterol 2011;106(5):946–954.
- **75** Poley JW, Kluijt I, Gouma DJ et al. The yield of firsttime endoscopic ultrasonography in screening individuals at a high risk of developing pancreatic cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2009;104(9):2175–2181.
- **76** Vasen HF, Wasser M, van Mil A et al. Magnetic resonance imaging surveillance detects early-stage pancreatic cancer in carriers of a p16-Leiden mutation. Gastroenterology 2011;140(3):850–856.
- **77** Verna EC, Hwang C, Stevens PD et al. Pancreatic cancer screening in a prospective cohort of high-risk patients: a comprehensive strategy of imaging and genetics. Clin Cancer Res 2010;16(20):5028–5037.
- **78** Al-Sukhni W, Borgida A, Rothenmund H et al. Screening for pancreatic cancer in a high-risk cohort: an eight-year experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16(4):771–783.
- 79 Canto MI, Goggins M, Yeo CJ et al. Screening for pancreatic neoplasia in high-risk individuals: an EUS-based approach. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2004;2(7):606–621.
- **80** Canto MI, Goggins M, Hruban RH et al. Screening for early pancreatic neoplasia in high-risk individuals: a prospective controlled study. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2006;4(6):766–781.

- **81** de Jong K, Nio CY, Hermans JJ et al. High prevalence of pancreatic cysts detected by screening magnetic resonance imaging examinations. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2010;8(9):806–811.
- **82** Kanda M, Knight S, Topazian M et al. Mutant GNAS detected in duodenal collections of secretin-stimulated pancreatic juice indicates the presence or emergence of pancreatic cysts. Gut 2013;62:1024–1033.
- **83** Brune K, Abe T, Canto M et al. Multifocal neoplastic precursor lesions associated with lobular atrophy of the pancreas in patients having a strong family history of pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg Pathol 2006;30(9): 1067–1076.
- **84** Hruban RH, Maitra A, Goggins M. Update on pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Int J Clin Exp Pathol 2008;1(4):306–316.
- **85** Maire F, Couvelard A, Palazzo L et al. Pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia in patients with intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms: the interest of endoscopic ultrasonography. Pancreas 2013;42(8):1262–1266.
- **86** Andea A, Sarkar F, Adsay VN. Clinicopathological correlates of pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia: a comparative analysis of 82 cases with and 152 cases without pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Mod Pathol 2003;16(10):996–1006.
- **87** Brat DJ, Lillemoe KD, Yeo CJ, Warfield PB, Hruban RH. Progression of pancreatic intraductal neoplasias to infiltrating adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Am J Surg Pathol 1998;22(2):163–169.
- 88 Hruban RH, Adsay NV, Albores-Saavedra J et al. Pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia: a new nomenclature and classification system for pancreatic duct lesions. Am J Surg Pathol 2001;25(5):579–586.
- **89** Luttges J, Zamboni G, Longnecker D, Kloppel G. The immunohistochemical mucin expression pattern distinguishes different types of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas and determines their relationship to mucinous noncystic carcinoma and ductal adenocarcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 2001;25(7):942–948.
- **90** Singhi AD, Ishida H, Ali SZ et al. A histomorphologic comparison of familial and sporadic pancreatic cancers. Pancreatology 2015;15:387–391.
- **91** Bailey P, Chang DK, Nones K et al. Genomic analyses identify molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2016;531(7592):47–52.
- **92** Kanda M, Matthaei H, Wu J et al. Presence of somatic mutations in most early-stage pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia. Gastroenterology 2012;142:730–733.e9.
- **93** Jones S, Zhang X, Parsons DW et al. Core signaling pathways in human pancreatic cancers revealed by global genomic analyses. Science 2008;321(5897):1801–1806.
- **94** Norris AL, Roberts NJ, Jones S et al. Familial and sporadic pancreatic cancer share the same molecular pathogenesis. Fam Cancer 2014;14:95–103.

- **95** Brune K, Hong SM, Li A et al. Genetic and epigenetic alterations of familial pancreatic cancers. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2008;17(12):3536–3542.
- **96** Tanaka M, Fernández-Del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12(3):183–197.
- 97 Yu J, Sadakari Y, Shindo K et al. Digital nextgeneration sequencing identifies low-abundance mutations in pancreatic juice samples collected from the duodenum of patients with pancreatic cancer and intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Gut. Published Online First: 18 July 2016. DOI:10.1136/ gutjnl-2015-311166
- 98 Yu J, Blackford A, Dal Molin M, Wolfgang C, Goggins M. Time to progression of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma from low-to-high tumour stages. Gut 2015;64:1783–1789.
- **99** Finks JF, Osborne NH, Birkmeyer JD. Trends in hospital volume and operative mortality for high-risk surgery. N Engl J Med 2011;364(22):2128–2137.
- 100 Lemmens VE, Bosscha K, van der Schelling G, Brenninkmeijer S, Coebergh JW, de Hingh IH. Improving outcome for patients with pancreatic cancer through centralization. Br J Surg 2011;98(10):1455–1462.
- 101 Ferrone CR, Pieretti-Vanmarcke R, Bloom JP et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: long-term survival does not equal cure. Surgery 2012;152(3 suppl 1):S43–49.
- **102** Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Bassi C et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid vs gemcitabine following pancreatic cancer resection: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2010;304(10):1073–1081.
- **103** Koopmann J, Rosenweig CN, Zhang Z et al. Serum markers in patients with resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma: MIC-1 vs. CA19-9. Clin Cancer Res 2006;15:442–446.
- 104 Nolen BM, Brand RE, Prosser D et al. Prediagnostic serum biomarkers as early detection tools for pancreatic cancer in a large prospective cohort study. PloS One 2014;9(4):e94928.
- 105 O'Brien DP, Sandanayake NS, Jenkinson C et al. Serum CA19-9 is significantly upregulated up to 2 years before diagnosis with pancreatic cancer: implications for early disease detection. Clin Cancer Res 2015;21(3):622–631.
- 106 Galli C, Basso D, Plebani M. CA 19-9: handle with care. Clin Chem Lab Med 2013;51(7):1369–1383.
- 107 Bettegowda C, Sausen M, Leary RJ et al. Detection of circulating tumor DNA in early- and late-stage human malignancies. Sci Transl Med 2014;6(224): 224ra24.

- 108 Sausen M, Phallen J, Adleff V et al. Clinical implications of genomic alterations in the tumour and circulation of pancreatic cancer patients. Nat Commun 2015;6:7686.
- 109 Kim J, Bamlet WR, Oberg AL et al. Detection of early pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma with thrombospondin-2 and CA19-9 blood markers. Sci Transl Med 2017;9.
- 110 Yang KS, Im H, Hong S et al. Multiparametric plasma EV profiling facilitates diagnosis of pancreatic malignancy. Sci Transl Med 2017;9.
- 111 Brand RE, Nolen BM, Zeh HJ et al. Serum biomarker panels for the detection of pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2011;17(4):805–816.
- 112 Li A, Yu J, Kim H et al. MicroRNA array analysis finds elevated serum miR-1290 accurately distinguishes patients with low-stage pancreatic cancer from healthy and disease controls. Clin Cancer Res 2013;19(13):3600–3610.
- 113 Eshleman JR, Norris AL, Sadakari Y et al. KRAS and guanine nucleotide-binding protein mutations in pancreatic juice collected from the duodenum of patients at high risk for neoplasia undergoing endoscopic ultrasound. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2015;13(5):963–969.e4.
- 114 Sadakari Y, Kanda M, Maitani K, Borges M, Canto MI, Goggins M. Mutant KRAS and GNAS DNA concentrations in secretin-stimulated pancreatic fluid collected from the pancreatic duct and the duodenal lumen. Clin Transl Gastroenterol 2014;5:e62.
- 115 Kanda M, Sadakari Y, Borges M et al. Mutant TP53 in duodenal samples of pancreatic juice from patients with pancreatic cancer or high-grade dysplasia. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013;11:719–730.
- 116 Bausch D, Thomas S, Mino-Kenudson M et al. Plectin-1 as a novel biomarker for pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2011;17(2):302–309.
- 117 Zackrisson S, van de Ven SM, Gambhir SS. Light in and sound out: emerging translational strategies for photoacoustic imaging. Cancer Res 2014;74(4): 979–1004.
- **118** Winter JM, Cameron JL, Campbell KA et al. 1423 pancreaticoduodenectomies for pancreatic cancer: a single-institution experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10(9):1199–1210; discussion 210–211.
- 119 Schnelldorfer T, Ware AL, Sarr MG et al. Long-term survival after pancreatoduodenectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: is cure possible? Ann Surg 2008;247(3):456–462.
- 120 Vasen H, Ibrahim I, Ponce CG et al. Benefit of surveillance for pancreatic cancer in high-risk individuals: outcome of long-term prospective follow-up studies from three European expert centers. J Clin Oncol 2016;34:2010–2019.

The Role of PET in Diagnosis of Pancreatic Cancer and Cancer Recurrence

Norbert Hüser¹, Volker Aßfalg¹, Isabel Rauscher², and Helmut Friess¹

¹ Technical University of Munich, School of Medicine, Klinikum rechts der Isar, Department of Surgery, Munich, Germany

² Technical University of Munich, School of Medicine, Klinikum rechts der Isar, Department of Nuclear Medicine, Munich, Germany

Introduction

Positron emission tomography (PET) is a noninvasive functional imaging technique that is used to observe metabolic processes in the body. The patient is given a radioactive glucose analog carrying a positron emitter. During the radioactive decay of the so-called radiotracer positrons are emitted. The positrons next collide with electrons, which cause the release of photon pairs. Detectors arranged in a circle around the patient then can record the latter. Thereby, PET can analyze both the localization and the intensity of the radioactive tracer in the patient's body. Compared with morphologic imaging, PET therefore provides functional data of the investigated tissue, which can also be measured quantitatively. Different radiotracers can be applied depending on the clinical problem. Currently, the radiotracer 2-[¹⁸F]fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG) is most commonly used. Its uptake reflects glucose metabolism in the cells which is significantly increased in malignant tumors. However, FDG is not a cancer-specific agent and its uptake has been described in a number of nonneoplastic inflammatory lesions as well. Thanks to consequent technical improvements, integrated PET-computed tomography (PET-CT) was introduced in 1999 [1]. These PET-CT scanners provide a simultaneous acquisition of both high-resolution anatomic CT data and high-resolution metabolic PET information. However, as PET-CT is still a cost-intensive diagnostic tool with limited availability, reliable data evaluating the actual benefit of PET and PET-CT is of crucial importance. Therefore, this chapter gives an overview on currently available data of PET and PET-CT imaging in pancreatic cancer, summarizing its value and possible indication in the setting of primary diagnosis, staging, detection of tumor

recurrence, and therapy monitoring. Finally, the potential value of recently introduced integrated whole-body PET-magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) into clinical practice is outlined.

The Role of PET and PET-CT in Primary Tumor Diagnostic of Pancreatic Carcinoma

Despite excellent registration of anatomic and pathologic structures, morphologic imaging is unable to distinguish malignant from benign processes unconditionally. The sensitivity of multidetector CT (MDCT) has improved over the past few years. According to data from the literature, sensitivity of MDCT in pancreatic carcinoma was reported to be between 75% and 100% in so-called multiphase scans with a specificity of 70% to 100%. However, concerning lesions smaller than 2 cm, the sensitivity reaches values of no higher than 77% [2,3], which demands for complementary histopathologic investigation of suspicious lesions. MRI appears to be of outstanding impact in detection and assessment of tumor lesions of the pancreas, which cannot be directly depicted in CT imaging because of isoenhancing [4]. Concerning magnetic resonance cholangiopancreaticography (MRCP) in primary tumor diagnostics, Fusari et al. demonstrated sensitivity, specificity, accuracy, and positive and negative predictive values (describing the probabilities of FDG-positive lesions to be malignant and of negative lesions not to be malignant) to be 100%, 88%, 98%, 97%, and 100%, respectively [5]. For comparison purposes, sensitivity and accuracy of endo-ultrasound for lesions smaller than 2 cm are reported to be as high as 100% and 95%, respectively [3].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Tumor detection and assessment of tumor dignity with FDG-PET encounter problems of a different nature. As FDG-PET displays areas of increased glucose metabolism within the body, those tissues with a high metabolism by nature and all hypermetabolic processes are depicted regardless of its dignity. This might lead to false-positive diagnosis in, for example, inflammation. The differentiation of pancreatic lesions is complicated, whenever a local pancreatitis is present at the time of FDG-PET examination [6]. The glucose oxidation of activated leukocytes in inflammatory sites is highly increased, which causes an intense FDG uptake in this area as well. Additionally, within autoimmune pancreatitis an increased FDG uptake can be demonstrated in up to 100% of the cases [7]. Contrary, in patients with chronic pancreatitis without active inflammatory components, PET shows a FDG uptake in only 13% of the patients [8]. Therefore, the pancreatic carcinoma can be distinguished from chronic pancreatitis, because most pancreatic adenocarcinomas show a relatively high FDG uptake (Fig. 99.1). However, recent studies prove difficulties in the differentiation between metastasis-free pancreatic carcinoma and mass-forming pancreatitis because of an overlap of the maximum standardized uptake value of both diseases [9]. Further, FDG uptake in tumor tissue and normal tissue is influenced by the dietary state, as FDG is a glucose analog. The investigator has to ensure a well-controlled serum glucose concentration in the examined patient to allow for adequate PET diagnostics. This is especially important in diabetic patients, because glucose concentrations above 8.4 mmol/L significantly reduce the detection rate of pancreatic carcinoma [6].

Kauhanen et al. reported on a higher diagnostic accuracy of PET-CT compared to conventional MDCT and MRI in primary diagnosis of pancreatic cancer [10]. In their analysis including 38 patients the pooled sensitivity and specificity turned out to be 85% and and 94%, respectively. For comparison, sensitivity and specificity were 85% and 92% for MDCT, and 85% and 72% for MRI. In two prospective studies on primary diagnostics of pancreatic cancer the sensitivity of PET-CT (89%) turned out to be comparable to both CT [11] and endo-ultrasound [12]. However, no homogeneous consent has been reported so far concerning any superiority of PET or PET-CT compared with MDCT and MRI, respectively. A 2014 published meta-analysis including 35 studies reports on a pooled sensitivity (SN), specificity (SP), positive predictive value, and negative predictive value of 90%, 76%, 90%, and 76% for PET and 90%, 76%, 89%, and 78% for FDG-PET-CT, respectively. In contrast, sensitivity and specificity of CT and MRI are 91% and 85% versus 84% and 82%. Therefore, Rijkers and colleagues could not derive any superiority or additional benefit of both FDG-PET and FDG-PET-CT in primary diagnosis of pancreatic carcinoma [13]. These data therefore support the current guidelines of the NCCN, which do not recommend PET-CT for standard primary diagnostics in patients with pancreatic carcinoma. Taken together, PET-CT is a useful diagnostic method in addition to conventional imaging procedures, especially when the results are inconclusive or show cystic and complex lesions in the pancreas [14]. Therefore, currently, the role of PET and PET-CT in diagnostics of primary pancreatic carcinoma cannot be finally rated.

The Role of PET and PET-CT in Oncologic Staging of Pancreatic Carcinoma

Whereas primary diagnostics exclusively aim for the detection and proof of a pancreatic carcinoma, TNM-staging focuses on gathering information on the oncologic extent of the primary tumor and its potential metastases, which is essential for the individual evaluation of therapeutic options. Regarding tumor resectability and reasonableness of surgical procedures both local tumor infiltration of vessels and detection of distant metastases have crucial impact on the therapeutic



Figure 99.1 (a–c) FDG PET-CT examination of a patient with primary diagnosis of pancreatic cancer presenting with an intense, focal FDG uptake in the pancreatic head.



Figure 99.2 FDG PET-CT of a patient presenting with two liver metastases of pancreatic cancer with high, focal FDG uptake (b,c). However, note, that only one of them was visible with diagnostic CT (a).

strategy. As a result of high surgical standards and improvements in downstaging of pancreatic carcinomas, the classification of resectable, borderline resectable, locally advanced/irresectable, and metastasized tumors has just recently gained increasing attention. MDCT and MRI are the most commonly used methods in staging of pancreatic carcinomas. Here, T-staging is of special importance because unresectability of pancreatic cancer is defined morphologically as infiltration of the superior mesenteric artery and/or the celiac trunk. The preference of either method depends on both the local availability and the experience of the investigator. The NCCN practice guides support both contrast-enhanced pancreatic CT and MRI and the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS) recommends the investigation of the pancreas by use of contrast-enhanced CT imaging. Nevertheless, the assessment of local resectability remains difficult even with these tools. In ambiguous cases the decision has to be forwarded to a pancreatic surgery reference center. A study of Strobel et al. revealed that the use of enhanced FDG PET-CT as a 1-stop-shop imaging protocol for assessing the resectability of pancreatic cancer is feasible and accurate. In their study, enhanced PET-CT was significantly superior to PET alone and although not being significant, there was a trend for enhanced PET-CT to be superior to unenhanced PET-CT [15]. Therefore, PET-CT should always include a diagnostic contrast-enhanced CT as unenhanced PET-CT has limited value in T-staging.

During the last years combined FDG PET-CT made distinct progress in terms of staging of malignant pancreatic tumors. The advantage of this whole-body examination especially concerns the M-staging where its specificity reaches up to 100%, for example in the detection of lung and bone metastases [15]. Heinrich et al. could prove that in patients with known metastatic spread more metastases became visible by PET compared with CT scan alone [11]. In addition, the authors evaluated the oncologic impact of PET-CT on further therapeutic decision making. In 16% of the patients investigated the detection of metastasis prompted the physicians to refrain from surgical therapy. This is concordant with the results of Bang et al. who revealed that PET scan increased the tumor stage in approximately a quarter of the investigated patients because metastases had not been visible with CT imaging alone [16]. Another study demonstrated the superior sensitivity of FDG-PET (88%) compared to MDCT (38%) and MRI (38%) regarding the detection of liver metastases. This study also reports a change of therapeutic strategy in 29% of the patients as the then palliative situation made surgical procedures unnecessary [10]. These results could be augmented by a recently published meta-analysis, which reports an increased sensitivity of PET-CT compared to PET alone (82% vs. 67%) regarding the detection of liver metastases [17]. The sensitivity of PET-CT in the detection of lymph node metastases has been reported to be as low as 21% to 38% [10,11]. Conversely, other studies underline the role of PET-CT in staging of locoregional and distant lymph node metastases. Here, PET-CT has been reported to be more accurate than CT or PET alone with regard to locoregional N-staging. However, the differences turned out to be rather small (85.3% vs. 83.8% and 79.4%) [18]. Because of the contrary results published in the literature, the value of PET-CT regarding N-staging has to be questioned. In summary, PET seems to be more sensitive in detection of distant metastases but has not achieved significance in routine staging and has not given proof of cost-effectiveness yet [19] (Fig. 99.2).

Therapy Control and Diagnostics of Malignant Pancreatic Tumor Recurrence by PET and PET-CT

The impact of FDG-PET and PET-CT in terms of response prediction after neoadjuvant chemotherapy in patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma is promising. They are particularly expected to allow for decision making in tumors that were initially described as a borderline situation. Both the depiction of metabolic processes and the morphologic evaluation of lesions are highly difficult because of neoadjuvant chemotherapyinduced regional alterations around the tumor. Katz and co-workers demonstrated imposingly, that the resectability of a tumor could be predicted on the basis of imaging procedures in only 0.8% of the investigated patients after intended downstaging. However, tumors actually turned out to be resectable in 66% of the patients during surgical exploration [20]. The ISGPS consecutively postulates the explorative laparotomy in all patients without proof of metastatic spread or other indicators of tumor progress after neoadjuvant therapy.

FDG-PET and PET-CT show a significant advantage compared with CT and MRI in the detection of local recurrence after initially performed surgical resection of pancreatic carcinoma. Tumor recurrence could be approved in 96% of the patients by use of FDG-PET but in only 39% when CT or MRI imaging were performed [21]. In another study proof of tumor recurrence by FDG-PET was successful in 96.8%, whereas CT scan was accurate in only 55.6% of the cases [22]. Therefore, PET gains some significance in monitoring of surgical patients after resection of pancreatic cancer.

However, pancreatic tumors are often unresectable when diagnosed. FDG-PET served as therapy control of pancreatic carcinoma in several investigations. Advantages of PET-CT compared with CT scan could be demonstrated in terms of decreasing standardized uptake values in case of a tumor response in both follow-up monitoring after radiotherapy [23] and after chemotherapy [24], respectively. These findings allow for some prognostic assessment concerning survival of every single patient. Nevertheless, the correlations between metabolic response and prognosis remain under debate because of very heterogeneous results. However, new therapeutic agents and their effectivity can be tested and validated by use of FDG PET-CT within studies.

Potential Value of PET-MRI in Patients with Pancreatic Cancer

With the recent introduction of integrated whole-body PET-MRI into clinical practice, a novel metabolic–anatomic imaging technique is now available with the opportunity to perform multiparametric oncologic imaging that reflects different aspects of tumor biology (tumor diffusion, perfusion, and glucose metabolism). Hereby it also combines the strengths of PET (metabolic imaging) with the advances of MR (soft-tissue contrast, functional imaging, e.g., using diffusion-weighted imaging and dynamic contract-enhanced imaging) (Fig. 99.3).

This multiparametric approach allows for noninvasive phenotyping of tumor biology which, by combining



Figure 99.3 Multiparametric FDG PET-MRI of a patient with primary diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. The MR image shows an inhomogeneous, hypointense tumor in the pancreatic head (a) with a high, focal FDG uptake (b,c). Dynamic contrast-enhanced (DCE) MRI shows peripheral hypervascularity (d) and the parametric map of iAUC60 (initial area under the DCE-MRI contrast agent concentration-time curve after 60s) confirmed a high wash-in rate (e). Corresponding diffusion-weighted imaging presents low ADC values within the tumor indicating low cellularity (f).


Figure 99.4 FDG PET-MRI of a patient with pancreatic cancer before (a–c) and 6 weeks after beginning of chemotherapy (d–f). Note the decrease of SUV values (b,e) after chemotherapy indicating a tumor response (decrease of SUV mean/max 18% and 53%).

different functional and molecular imaging methods, might lead to a higher accuracy for tumor detection and differentiation as well as response (Fig. 99.4).

First studies suggest that PET-MRI seems to be highly accurate in T-staging of tumor entities for which MRI has traditionally been favored, such as squamous cell carcinomas of the head and neck [25]. By adding functional MRI to PET, PET-MRI may further improve diagnostic accuracy in the differentiation of scar tissue from recurrence of tumors such as rectal cancer. With regard to N-staging, PET-MRI does not seem to provide a considerable benefit as compared with PET-CT but provides similar N-staging accuracy when applied as a wholebody staging approach [25]. M-staging will benefit from MRI accuracy in the brain and the liver and allows visualization of the biologic heterogeneity of tumors. However, regarding M-staging it has to be noted that the detection rate of small lung lesions in PET-MRI is still inferior compared with PET-CT with diagnostic CT of the chest [26]. For neuroendocrine tumors in the pancreas a first preliminary study has shown an added value of PET-MRI compared with PET-CT [27].

However, organ-specific data on the diagnostic performance of PET-MRI in pancreatic cancer are not available yet. There is only one study evaluating retrospective FDG PET-MRI fusion to PET-CT in various pancreatic tumors (96 cancers and 23 benign lesions) showing a significantly improved accuracy (96.6% vs. 86.6%) [28]. Therefore, the simultaneous acquisition of multiparametric MRI and PET data is awaited to create new options in molecular tumor imaging by improving tumor detection and delineation as well as biologic characterization.

Conclusion

The final appraisal of the patient-relevant benefit of PET and PET-CT with regard to primary diagnostics, diagnostics of tumor recurrence, or staging cannot be based on a comparison with the standard methods only. In fact, the major matter of interest is the question of the impact of an improved diagnostic tool on therapy and therefore patient morbidity, mortality, and quality of life, respectively. Randomized studies have to be initiated to investigate the impact of findings from PET and PET-CT in all those cases where they indicate different results or tumor stages compared with standard methods. At the moment there are no studies that allow for any statement concerning PET and PET-CT in this respect. However, many studies validate the quality of PET and PET-CT by scrutinizing the improvement in primary diagnostics, diagnostics of tumor recurrence, and tumor staging of pancreatic carcinoma compared with the standard methods without PET. The current literature does not obligatorily recommend the use of PET-CT within primary diagnostics of pancreatic carcinoma, but it is considered to be a useful modality. However, PET-CT

760 Chapter 99

plays a promising role in the assessment of borderline resectable tumors and locally advanced tumors. Furthermore, the additional use of PET scanners demonstrated auspicious results within the staging of locally resectable lesions with synchronous CT- and MRI-morphologically occult metastases. Nevertheless, the sensitivity concerning the detection of lymph node metastases is rather low. The impact on therapeutic consequences in tumor therapy will play a relevant role in future socioeconomic concerns, however, while sparing patients unnecessary surgical procedures. Finally, PET-CT already plays an important role in detection of tumor recurrence after surgical resection and therapeutic monitoring in unresectable pancreatic cancer.

References

- 1 Beyer T, Townsend DW, Brun T et al. A combined PET/ CT scanner for clinical oncology. J Nuclear Med 2000;41(8):1369–1379.
- 2 Seino T, Nakadaira H, Endoh K, Yamamoto M. Changes in pancreatic cancer mortality, period patterns, and birth cohort patterns in Japan: analysis of mortality data in the period 1968–2002. Environ Health Prev Med 2008;13(4):234–242.
- **3** Kitano M, Kudo M, Maekawa K et al. Dynamic imaging of pancreatic diseases by contrast enhanced coded phase inversion harmonic ultrasonography. Gut 2004;53(6):854–859.
- 4 Kim JH, Park SH, Yu ES et al. Visually isoattenuating pancreatic adenocarcinoma at dynamic-enhanced CT: frequency, clinical and pathologic characteristics, and diagnosis at imaging examinations. Radiology 2010;257(1):87–96.
- 5 Fusari M, Maurea S, Imbriaco M et al. Comparison between multislice CT and MR imaging in the diagnostic evaluation of patients with pancreatic masses. Radiol Med 2010;115(3):453–466.
- **6** Diederichs CG, Staib L, Vogel J et al. Values and limitations of 18 F-fluorodeoxyglucose-positronemission tomography with preoperative evaluation of patients with pancreatic masses. Pancreas 2000;20(2):109–116.
- 7 Ozaki Y, Oguchi K, Hamano H et al. Differentiation of autoimmune pancreatitis from suspected pancreatic cancer by fluorine-18 fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography. J Gastroenterol 2008;43(2):144–151.
- 8 van Kouwen MC, Jansen JB, van Goor H, de Castro S, Oyen WJ, Drenth JP. FDG-PET is able to detect pancreatic carcinoma in chronic pancreatitis. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2005;32(4):399–404.

PET-MR is a new and increasingly used multimodal imaging technique, which is expected to improve diagnostic performance especially in oncology patients. The combination of PET and MR in hybrid whole-body PET-MRI systems has the potential to combine excellent morphologic, functional, and biologic information in one imaging session with precise image co-registration. Contrary to PET-CT, the MR part of PET-MRI provides superior soft-tissue contrast and imposes no ionizing radiation. So far, studies evaluating the performance of PET-MRI in pancreatic cancer are pending; therefore, the potential benefit of PET-MRI in comparison to PET-CT and conventional imaging modalities has still to be validated.

- **9** Kato K, Nihashi T, Ikeda M et al. Limited efficacy of (18)F-FDG PET/CT for differentiation between metastasis-free pancreatic cancer and mass-forming pancreatitis. Clin Nucl Med 2013;38(6):417–421.
- 10 Kauhanen SP, Komar G, Seppanen MP et al. A prospective diagnostic accuracy study of 18 Ffluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography/ computed tomography, multidetector row computed tomography, and magnetic resonance imaging in primary diagnosis and staging of pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg 2009;250(6):957–963.
- 11 Heinrich S, Goerres GW, Schafer M et al. Positron emission tomography/computed tomography influences on the management of resectable pancreatic cancer and its cost-effectiveness. Ann Surg 2005;242(2):235–243.
- 12 Schick V, Franzius C, Beyna T et al. Diagnostic impact of 18 F-FDG PET-CT evaluating solid pancreatic lesions versus endosonography, endoscopic retrograde cholangio-pancreatography with intraductal ultrasonography and abdominal ultrasound. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2008;35(10):1775–1785.
- 13 Rijkers AP, Valkema R, Duivenvoorden HJ, van Eijck CH. Usefulness of F-18-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission tomography to confirm suspected pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis. Eur J Surg Oncol 2014;40(7):794–804.
- 14 Delbeke D, Martin WH. PET and PET/CT for pancreatic malignancies. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2010;19(2):235–254.
- 15 Strobel K, Heinrich S, Bhure U et al. Contrastenhanced 18 F-FDG PET/CT: 1-stop-shop imaging for assessing the resectability of pancreatic cancer. J Nucl Med 2008;49(9):1408–1413.
- **16** Bang S, Chung HW, Park SW et al. The clinical usefulness of 18-fluorodeoxyglucose positron emission

tomography in the differential diagnosis, staging, and response evaluation after concurrent chemoradiotherapy for pancreatic cancer. J Clin Gastroenterol 2006;40(10):923–929.

- 17 Wang Z, Chen JQ, Liu JL, Qin XG, Huang Y. FDG-PET in diagnosis, staging and prognosis of pancreatic carcinoma: a meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19(29):4808–4817.
- 18 Casneuf V, Delrue L, Kelles A et al. Is combined 18 F-fluorodeoxyglucose-positron emission tomography/computed tomography superior to positron emission tomography or computed tomography alone for diagnosis, staging and restaging of pancreatic lesions? Acta Gastroenterol Belg 2007;70(4):331–338.
- 19 Goh BK. Positron emission tomography/computed tomography influences on the management of resectable pancreatic cancer and its cost-effectiveness. Ann Surg 2006;243(5):709–710; author reply 10.
- 20 Katz MH, Fleming JB, Bhosale P et al. Response of borderline resectable pancreatic cancer to neoadjuvant therapy is not reflected by radiographic indicators. Cancer 2012;118(23):5749–5756.
- **21** Ruf J, Lopez Hanninen E, Oettle H et al. Detection of recurrent pancreatic cancer: comparison of FDG-PET with CT/MRI. Pancreatology 2005;5(2–3):266–272.
- 22 Sperti C, Pasquali C, Bissoli S, Chierichetti F, Liessi G, Pedrazzoli S. Tumor relapse after pancreatic cancer resection is detected earlier by 18-FDG PET than by CT. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14(1):131–140.

- 23 Chang ST, Goodman KA, Yang GP, Koong AC. Stereotactic body radiotherapy for unresectable pancreatic cancer. Front Radiat Ther Oncol 2007;40:386–394.
- 24 Heinrich S, Schafer M, Weber A et al. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy generates a significant tumor response in resectable pancreatic cancer without increasing morbidity: results of a prospective phase II trial. Ann Surg 2008;248(6):1014–1022.
- 25 Buchbender C, Heusner TA, Lauenstein TC, Bockisch A, Antoch G. Oncologic PET/MRI, part 1: tumors of the brain, head and neck, chest, abdomen, and pelvis. J Nucl Med 2012;53(6):928–938.
- **26** Rauscher I, Eiber M, Furst S et al. PET/MR imaging in the detection and characterization of pulmonary lesions: technical and diagnostic evaluation in comparison to PET/CT. J Nucl Med 2014;55(5):724–729.
- 27 Gaertner FC, Beer AJ, Souvatzoglou M et al. Evaluation of feasibility and image quality of 68Ga-DOTATOC positron emission tomography/magnetic resonance in comparison with positron emission tomography/computed tomography in patients with neuroendocrine tumors. Invest Radiol 2013;48(5):263–272.
- 28 Nagamachi S, Nishii R, Wakamatsu H et al. The usefulness of (18)F-FDG PET/MRI fusion image in diagnosing pancreatic tumor: comparison with (18)F-FDG PET/CT. Ann Nucl Med 2013;27(6):554–563.

100

Tumor Markers in Pancreatic Malignancies

Shin Hamada, Atsushi Masamune, and Tooru Shimosegawa

Division of Gastroenterology, Tohoku University Graduate School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan

Conventional Tumor Markers for Pancreatic Cancer

CA 19-9

There are several tumor markers for pancreatic cancer. The usefulness and efficacy of these markers for clinical decision making are well established, but several pitfalls need to be kept in mind. CA 19-9 is a sialyl-Lewis A antigen, which is recognized by a mouse monoclonal antibody NS 19-9 established by Koprowski et al. [1]. Indispensable roles of CA 19-9 are described in recent clinical guidelines for pancreatic cancer, such as NCCN Guidelines for Patients[®], Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma, Version 1.2013, or ESMO-ESDO Clinical Practice Guidelines [2,3]. Currently, the clinical usefulness of CA 19-9 is mainly for follow-up after surgery, assessment of chemotherapy effect, and prognosis. Patients with a low postoperative CA 19-9 value have a better prognosis [4]. Similarly, patients with low CA 19-9 before surgery or adjuvant chemotherapy also have a better prognosis [4]. Another study reported that decrease of CA 19-9 during gemcitabine-based chemotherapy could predict better median survival, suggesting the possibility as a determinant factor of chemotherapy continuation [5]. Based on this line of evidence, measurement of CA 19-9 before and after surgery or during chemotherapy is strongly recommended. However, CA 19-9 is not a suitable marker for "early" detection of pancreatic cancer in the general population. According to a recent meta-analysis, the pooled diagnostic sensitivity of CA 19-9 was around 80% [6]. In addition, the diagnostic sensitivity of CA 19-9 was only 55.6% in Stage I [7].

False-positive and false-negatives of CA 19-9 should also be taken into consideration. Elevation of CA 19-9 is observed in several conditions besides pancreatobiliary cancers. Obstructive jaundice causes CA 19-9 elevation, regardless of the etiology of the biliary stricture. Adequate biliary drainage then leads to a decrease of CA 19-9 [8], and NCCN Guidelines recommend measurement of CA 19-9 after the normalization of serum bilirubin by biliary drainage [2]. Patients with liver cirrhosis sometimes have nonspecific elevation of CA 19-9 [9]. Synthesis of CA 19-9 sialyl-Lewis A epitope requires α -1,4-fucosylation of sialyl-Lewis C precursor, which is regulated by the Le gene encoding fucosyl transferase [10]. Individuals lacking this enzymatic activity are unable to synthesize CA 19-9 epitope, therefore CA 19-9 levels become undetectable. Measurement of CA 19-9 is performed in patients with suspicious lesions for pancreatic cancer found by imaging. Initial measurement of CA 19-9 will identify Lewisnegative individuals. After a definitive diagnosis of pancreatic cancer, changes in CA 19-9 value will be monitored after surgery or during chemotherapy. Continuous elevation after surgery suggests tumor spread or resistance to chemotherapy, needing additional imaging studies to detect progression of the initial lesion or the development of new lesions. The algorithm for CA 19-9 measurement is summarized in Fig. 100.1. Measurement of CA 19-9 in high-risk individuals might have some benefit for early diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm (IPMN) of the pancreas may progress to pancreatic cancer in a small proportion of individuals. Elevated CA 19-9 in patients with branch-duct IPMN may be associated with concomitant pancreatic cancer [11].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

DU-PAN-2 and SPan-1

DU-PAN-2 is a sialyl-Lewis C antigen, which is a precursor of CA 19-9. Mouse monoclonal antibody against DU-PAN-2 was established by immunizing mice with the HPAF human pancreatic cancer cell line [12]. Since Lewis-negative individuals can synthesize this antigen [10], DU-PAN-2 becomes an alternative marker of pancreatic cancer in patients with low levels of CA 19-9 (typically less than 2.0 KU/L). SPan-1 is recognized by a monoclonal antibody raised against mucins purified from the SW1990 pancreatic cancer cell line [13], which therefore recognizes both sialyl-Lewis A and C antigens [14]. False-positives for DU-PAN-2 and SPan-1 can also be seen in patients with obstructive jaundice, liver cirrhosis, or chronic hepatitis [15,16].



Figure 100.1 Clinical flow-chart for CA 19-9 measurement in patients with pancreatic cancer.

Figure 100.2 Current biomarker of pancreatic cancer and future candidates for novel biomarker.

Other Markers for Pancreatic Malignancies

Markers for Rare Pancreatic Malignancies

Acinar cell carcinoma is a rare type of pancreatic cancer. Elevation of alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) has been reported in cases of acinar cell carcinoma, and a decrease of serum AFP levels after therapeutic intervention has also been described [17,18]. Measurement of AFP in patients with pancreatic tumor suggestive of acinar cell carcinoma by imaging studies or pathologic diagnosis will be beneficial for follow-up after surgery and during and after chemotherapy.

Production of granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) has been reported in various types of cancer, such as gastric cancer or hepatocellular carcinoma [19,20] and also pancreatic cancer with a poor prognosis [21,22].

Novel Markers for Pancreatic Cancer

New Candidates for Pancreatic Cancer Marker

Currently, conventional markers of pancreatic cancer are not suitable for early detection or screening so novel markers are being investigated (summarized in Fig. 100.2). Circulating tumor cells (CTC) are detectable in blood samples from some patients with pancreatic cancer, especially in patients with advanced disease and a poor prognosis after surgery [23]. Cell-free DNA sequencing by next-generation sequencer (NGS) may identify cancer-specific gene in some cases [24]. Massspectrometry-based proteomics has identified serum



764 Chapter 100

LAMC2, a constituent of basement membrane, as a potential marker of CA 19-9 [25].

MicroRNA, which are normally protected from degradation by nucleases by extracellular vesicles such as exosomes, are detectable in various body fluids [26]. Elevated expression of miR-21 in pancreatic cancer tissues has been correlated with clinical outcome and gemcitabine resistance [27]. Stool detection of miR-21 may differentiate patients with pancreatic cancer from those with chronic pancreatitis patients and from healthy controls [28]. A 70% diagnostic sensitivity and specificity for pancreatic cancer was found for elevated miR-3679-5p and miR-940 levels in salivary samples [29]. Urinary miR-143, miR-223, and miR-30e are elevated in patients with pancreatic cancer of which miR-143 could differentiate Stage I pancreatic cancer patients from healthy controls, with sensitivity of 83.3% [30].

References

- 1 Hansson GC, Karlsson KA, Larson G et al. Mouse monoclonal antibodies against human cancer cell lines with specificities for blood group and related antigens. Characterization by antibody binding to glycosphingolipids in a chromatogram binding assay. J Biol Chem 1983;258:4091–4097.
- 2 NCCN Guidelines for Patients[®]. Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma, Version 1.2013.
- 3 Seufferlein T, Bachet JB, Van Cutsem E et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma: ESMO-ESDO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 23(suppl 2012);7:vii33–40
- **4** Humphris JL, Chang DK, Johns AL et al. The prognostic and predictive value of serum CA 19.9 in pancreatic cancer. Ann Oncol 2012;23:1713–1722.
- 5 Halm U, Schumann T, Schiefke I et al. Decrease of CA 19-9 during chemotherapy with gemcitabine predicts survival time in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2000;82:1013–1016.
- **6** Huang Z, Liu F. Diagnostic value of serum carbohydrate antigen 19-9 in pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis. Tumour Biol 2014;35:7459–7465.
- 7 Liu J, Gao J, Du Y et al. Combination of plasma microRNAs with serum CA 19-9 for early detection of pancreatic cancer. Int J Cancer 2012;131:683–691.
- 8 Marrelli D, Caruso S, Pedrazzani C et al. CA 19-9 serum levels in obstructive jaundice: clinical value in benign and malignant conditions. Am J Surg 2009;198:333–339.
- **9** Schoniger-Hekele M, Muller C. The combined elevation of tumor markers CA 19-9 and CA 125 in liver disease patients is highly specific for severe liver fibrosis. Dig Dis Sci 2006;51:338–345.

Markers for Personalized Medicine

The expression levels of deoxycytidine kinase was correlated with progression-free survival in patients who have received gemcitabine therapy after surgery [31]. Severe neutropenia is a limitation in using FOLFIRINOX [32] and may be linked to a specific genotype of UDPglucuronyltransferase 1A1 (UGT1A1) that is required for elimination of active metabolite of irinotecan [33]. A blinded analysis of the human equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1 (hENT1) levels was undertaken in microarrays from 434 patients randomized to chemotherapy in the ESPAC-3 trial plus controls from the ESPAC-1 and ESPAC-3 trials [34]. Multivariable analysis confirmed hENT1 expression as a predictive marker in gemcitabine-treated but not 5-fluorouracil-treated patients [34]. Prospective validation, is now underway to evaluate the roles of hENT1 expression in the use of gemcitabine versus gemcitabine-based regimens.

- 10 Narimatsu H, Iwasaki H, Nakayama F et al. Lewis and secretor gene dosages affect CA19-9 and DU-PAN-2 serum levels in normal individuals and colorectal cancer patients. Cancer Res 1998;58:512–518.
- 11 Kanno A, Satoh K, Hirota M et al. Prediction of invasive carcinoma in branch type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas. J Gastroenterol 2010;45:952–959.
- 12 Metzgar RS, Gaillard MT, Levine SJ et al. Antigens of human pancreatic adenocarcinoma cells defined by murine monoclonal antibodies. Cancer Res 1982;42:601–608.
- 13 Ho JJ, Bi N, Siddiki B et al. Multiple forms of intracellular and secreted mucins in a pancreatic cancer cell line. Cancer Res 1993;53:884–890.
- 14 Kawa S, Tokoo M, Oguchi H et al. Epitope analysis of SPan-1 and DUPAN-2 using synthesized glycoconjugates sialyllact-N-fucopentaose II and sialyllact-N-tetraose. Pancreas 1994;9:692–697.
- **15** Ohshio G, Manabe T, Watanabe Y et al. Comparative studies of DU-PAN-2, carcinoembryonic antigen, and CA 19-9 in the serum and bile of patients with pancreatic and biliary tract diseases: evaluation of the influence of obstructive jaundice. Am J Gastroenterol 1990;85:1370–1376.
- 16 Kiriyama S, Hayakawa T, Kondo T et al. Usefulness of a new tumor marker, SPan-1, for the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Cancer 1990;65:1557–1561.
- 17 Eriguchi N, Aoyagi S, Hara M et al. Large acinar cell carcinoma of the pancreas in a patient with elevated serum AFP level. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2000;7:222–225.

- 18 Chen CP, Chao Y, Li CP et al. Concurrent chemoradiation is effective in the treatment of alpha-fetoprotein-producing acinar cell carcinoma of the pancreas: report of a case. Pancreas 2001;22:326–329.
- 19 Kawaguchi M, Asada Y, Terada T et al. Aggressive recurrence of gastric cancer as a granulocyte-colonystimulating factor-producing tumor. Int J Clin Oncol 2010;15:191–195.
- **20** Araki K, Kishihara F, Takahashi K et al. Hepatocellular carcinoma producing a granulocyte colony-stimulating factor: report of a resected case with a literature review. Liver Int 2007;27:716–721.
- 21 Kitade H, Yanagida H, Yamada M et al. Granulocytecolony stimulating factor producing anaplastic carcinoma of the pancreas treated by distal pancreatectomy and chemotherapy: report of a case. Surg Case Rep 2015;1:46
- 22 Takami K, Miura K, Takeuchi H et al. Granulocytecolony stimulating factor-producing pancreatic cancer: report of a case. Surg Today 2008;38:453–457.
- **23** Zhang Y, Wang F, Ning N et al. Patterns of circulating tumor cells identified by CEP8, CK and CD45 in pancreatic cancer. Int J Cancer 2015;136:1228–1233.
- 24 Zill OA, Greene C, Sebisanovic D et al. Cell-free DNA next-generation sequencing in pancreatobiliary carcinomas. Cancer Discov 2015;5:1040–1048
- **25** Kosanam H, Prassas I, Chrystoja CC et al. Laminin, gamma 2 (LAMC2): a promising new putative pancreatic cancer biomarker identified by proteomic analysis of pancreatic adenocarcinoma tissues. Mol Cell Proteomics 2013;12:2820–2832.
- **26** Zoller M. Pancreatic cancer diagnosis by free and exosomal miRNA. World J Gastrointest Pathophysiol 2013;4:74–90.

- **27** Giovannetti E, Funel N, Peters GJ et al. MicroRNA-21 in pancreatic cancer: correlation with clinical outcome and pharmacologic aspects underlying its role in the modulation of gemcitabine activity. Cancer Res 2010;70:4528–4538.
- **28** Yang JY, Sun YW, Liu DJ et al. MicroRNAs in stool samples as potential screening biomarkers for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma cancer. Am J Cancer Res 2014;4:663–673.
- **29** Xie Z, Yin X, Gong B et al. Salivary microRNAs show potential as a noninvasive biomarker for detecting resectable pancreatic cancer. Cancer Prev Res (Phila) 2015;8:165–173.
- **30** Debernardi S, Massat NJ, Radon TP et al. Noninvasive urinary miRNA biomarkers for early detection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Am J Cancer Res 2015;5:3455–3466.
- **31** Ohmine K, Kawaguchi K, Ohtsuki S et al. Quantitative targeted proteomics of pancreatic cancer: deoxycytidine kinase protein level correlates to progression-free survival of patients receiving gemcitabine treatment. Mol Pharm 2015;12:3282–3291.
- **32** Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364:1817–1825.
- **33** Hebbar M, Ychou M, Ducreux M. Current place of high-dose irinotecan chemotherapy in patients with metastatic colorectal cancer. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 2009;135:749–752.
- 34 Greenhalf W, Ghaneh P, Neoptolemos JP et al.; European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer. Pancreatic cancer hENT1 expression and survival from gemcitabine in patients from the ESPAC-3 Trial. J Natl Cancer Inst 2014;106(1):djt347.

101

The Role of Laparoscopy and Peritoneal Cytology in the Management of Pancreatic Cancer

Kyoichi Takaori and Shinji Uemoto

Division of Hepatobiliary-Pancreatic Surgery and Transplantation, Department of Surgery, Kyoto University Hospital, Kyoto, Japan

Introduction

Pancreatic cancer is either systemic or local disease and in approximately 90% of patients, it is complicated by systemic disease according to previous autopsy studies [1,2]. However, about 40% of patients with pancreatic cancer are diagnosed as having local disease only at the time of initial diagnosis [3,4]. The discrepancy in the ratio of local versus metastatic disease between the autopsy and initial diagnosis suggests that some local disease may progress toward metastatic disease after the initial diagnosis and that others may harbor "occult" metastatic disease. In the active treatment of pancreatic cancer, surgery and/or radiation therapy in combination with chemotherapy may be used for local disease, while chemotherapy is currently the choice of treatment for systemic disease [5,6]. Therefore, it is of vital importance to define the disease as systemic or local before initiation of active treatment. In patients complicated by peritoneal metastasis, cancer cells may be disseminated as a number of small nodules in the peritoneal cavity that are often not visible even with state-of-the-art multidetector CT. Moreover, small metastasis on the surface of the liver is also hard to detect with the present imaging technologies. To identify such metastatic disease, efforts by means of staging laparoscopy and peritoneal cytology have been made. The role of laparoscopy and peritoneal cytology in the management of pancreatic cancer is described in this chapter.

Laparoscopy

The usage of laparoscopy for pancreatic cancer dates back to 1970s. Cuschieri et al. started to use laparoscopy in patients with suspected pancreatic cancer in 1973 and found "metastatic deposits elsewhere in the abdomen" in 2 of 15 patients with obstructive jaundice [7]. Ishida et al. have used a two-channel laparoscope in patients with pancreatic cancer and pancreatitis since 1976 and succeeded in obtaining biopsy specimens of the pancreatic tissue [8]. Observation of the peritoneal cavity by a laparoscope provided physicians with information about peritoneal dissemination and superficial liver metastasis, both of which are determinant factors for staging of the disease. Thus, diagnostic laparoscopy became widely called staging laparoscopy or laparoscopic staging. One of the advantages of staging laparoscopy is detection of peritoneal dissemination and superficial liver metastasis, which are not detectable with CT and other imaging studies. This advantage has contributed to avoiding unnecessary laparotomy as demonstrated in many retrospective studies [9-13]. However, the development of high-resolution imaging technologies such as multidetector CT has led to a decline in the role that staging laparoscopy should play. Nevertheless, small nodules, for example, those <0.5 cm, are often invisible even with state-of-the-art CT and there is a role for staging laparoscopy in selected patients. Selection criteria vary among the previous reports partly because of the diverse accuracy of imaging studies in different eras. In general, high value of serum CA 19-9, large tumor, location in the body-tail, and any suspected metastatic lesions on imaging support the use of staging laparoscopy [14,15]. Moreover, staging laparoscopy is widely used in the setting of neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy in order to rule out metastatic disease. Recently, advantages of "extended" staging laparoscopy over standard staging laparoscopy have been advocated [16]. By simply observing the peritoneal cavity without intracorporeal surgical manipulation, it is impossible to explore the lesser cavity

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 101.1 Observation of the lesser sac through a division of the gastrocolic ligament during "extended" staging laparoscopy.

and some parts of the liver surface in dead angles. Since the early era, the lesser sac has been explored by using various techniques [7,8]. In order to explore the lesser cavity during staging laparoscopy, surgeons have to divide the gastrocolic ligament with surgical instruments such as ultrasonic coagulation dissectors or bipolar vessel sealing systems (Fig. 101.1). To visualize the liver surface more thoroughly, the liver must be retracted medially and caudally by retractors and/or atraumatic forceps and the superior, posterior, and lateral surface of the right lobe can be visualized with an angled laparoscope of 30° or 45° or a flexible videoscope. For these maneuvers during "extended" staging laparoscopy, three or four trocars for a laparoscope and laparoscopic surgical instruments are needed [15], while only one or two trocar(s) are used for standard staging laparoscopy. Cytologic examination of peritoneal washing with saline can be done during staging laparoscopy [16] and the role of peritoneal cytology is described later. For the purpose of evaluating tumor involvement around major vessels and detecting subsurface lesions of the liver, laparoscopic ultrasonography is utilized by some surgeons [17]. Furthermore, some interventional procedures can be carried out in conjunction with staging laparoscopy. As examples of interventional staging laparoscopy, a radiographic marker, Visicoil® fiducial, for target tracking radiation therapy can be implanted [18] and the common hepatic artery can be ligated laparoscopically to ensure collateral blood flow from the superior mesenteric artery to the proper hepatic artery via the gastroduodenal artery before a distal pancreatectomy with celiac artery resection for a locally advanced tumor [19] (Fig. 101.2).

Peritoneal Cytology

Peritoneal cytology is a method of pathocytologic examination to collect spread cells in the ascites or in the liquid after peritoneal cavity lavage with saline and to make a diagnosis of potential spread of cancer cells (Fig. 101.3). In patients with cancers of abdominal organs including the ovary, stomach, and pancreas, peritoneal cytology has been used as a prognostic indicator. Peritoneal cytology can be performed either by laparotomy or laparoscopy [20]. In the Classification of Pancreatic Cancer by the Japan Pancreas Society, it is recommended to gently irrigate the pelvic cavity with 100 mL of saline for peritoneal



Figure 101.2 Ligation of the common hepatic artery during interventional staging laparoscopy.



Figure 101.3 Example of a cell cluster in peritoneal washing fluid. The cluster consists of atypical cells with remarkable nuclear dysplasia and mucin in the cytoplasm, suggesting intraperitoneal spread of cancer cells. (Papanicolaou stain, original magnification × 400)

cytology [21]. Positive peritoneal cytology of pancreatic cancer indicates spread of cancer cells in the peritoneal cavity and is associated with higher incidence of invasion into the anterior pancreatic capsule [22,23]. Accordingly, large tumors are risk factors for positive cytology. It has been well demonstrated that positive cytology is a significant negative prognostic factor [24] and, in the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guidelines, it is stated that positive cytology from washings obtained at laparoscopy or laparotomy is equivalent to M1 (metastatic) disease. However, there are debates about whether or not all positive cytology patients are complicated by peritoneal metastasis. In a cohort of 134 patients who underwent surgical resection after cytologic examinations of peritoneal washings, Yachida et al. have shown that there were no significant differences in cumulative survival rates between patients with negative cytology (n = 114) and those with positive cytology but no macroscopic peritoneal metastasis (n=19) [22]. In another cohort of 523 patients with pancreatic cancer including 390 who underwent resection, Yamada et al. demonstrated

References

- Kamisawa T, Isawa T, Koike M, Tsuruta K, Okamoto A. Hematogenous metastases of pancreatic ductal carcinoma. Pancreas 1995;11:345–349.
- 2 Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Fu B, Yachida S et al. DPC4 gene status of the primary carcinoma correlates with patterns of failure in patients with pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2009;27:1806–1813
- 3 Matsuno S, Egawa S, Fukuyama S et al. Pancreatic Cancer Registry in Japan: 20 years of experience. Pancreas 2004;28:219–230.
- 4 Egawa S, Toma H, Ohigashi H et al. Japan Pancreatic Cancer Registry; 30th year anniversary: Japan Pancreas Society. Pancreas 2012;41:985–992.
- 5 Takaori K, Bassi C, Biankin A et al.; IAP/EPC Study Group on the Clinical Management of Pancreatic Cancer. International Association of Pancreatology (IAP)/European Pancreatic Club (EPC) consensus review of guidelines for the treatment of pancreatic cancer. Pancreatology 2016;16:14–27.
- 6 Kamisawa T, Wood LD, Itoi T, Takaori K. Pancreatic cancer. Lancet 2016;388(10039):73–85.
- 7 Cuschieri A, Hall AW, Clark J. Value of laparoscopy in the diagnosis and management of pancreatic carcinoma. Gut 1978;19:672–677.
- 8 Ishida H, Furukawa Y, Kuroda H et al. Laparoscopic observation and biopsy of the pancreas. Endoscopy 1981;13:68–73.

that multivariable analysis of 12 clinical pathologic parameters including peritoneal cytology identified tumor size, portal vein invasion, plexus invasion, and lymph node metastasis as independent predictive factors but not peritoneal cytology as such [23]. While patients with positive cytology tended to develop peritoneal metastasis, the correlation was not statistically significant and the first site of tumor recurrence in some patients with positive cytology was other than peritoneal metastasis [23]. Thus, positive peritoneal cytology does not directly predict peritoneal metastasis. Besides, there are many long-term survivors who underwent surgical resection despite positive cytology [22,23]. Positive peritoneal cytology may not be a contraindication of surgical resection if the patient can tolerate surgery. Nevertheless, those patients with positive cytology are complicated by more advanced disease and likely to develop systemic metastasis. Therefore, adjuvant treatments for systemic disease are strongly recommended. In the setting of neoadjuvant chemotherapy and neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy, the significance of peritoneal cytology should be further studied.

- **9** Cuschieri A. Laparoscopy for pancreatic cancer: Does it benefit the patient? Eur J Surg Oncol 1988;14:41–44
- 10 Warshaw AL, Tepper JE, Shipley WU. Laparoscopy in the staging and planning of therapy for pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg 1986;151:76–80.
- 11 Pisters PW, Lee JE, Vauthey JN et al. Laparoscopy in the staging of pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2001;88:325–337.
- 12 Muniraj T, Barve P. Laparoscopic staging and surgical treatment of pancreatic cancer. N Am J Med Sci 2013;5:1–9.
- 13 Beenen E, van Roest MH, Sieders E et al. Staging laparoscopy in patients scheduled for pancreaticoduodenectomy minimizes hospitalization in the remaining life time when metastatic carcinoma is found. Eur J Surg Oncol 2014;40:989–994.
- 14 Satoi S, Yanagimoto H, Toyokawa H et al. Selective use of staging laparoscopy based on carbohydrate antigen 19-9 level and tumor size in patients with radiographically defined potentially or borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 2011;40:426–32.
- 15 Connor S, Bosonnet L, Alexakis N et al. Serum CA 19-9 measurement increases the effectiveness of staging laparoscopy in patients with suspected pancreatic malignancy. Dig Surg 2005;22:80–85.
- **16** Schnelldorfer T, Gagnon AI, Birkett RT et al. Staging laparoscopy in pancreatic cancer: a potential role for

advanced laparoscopic techniques. J Am Coll Surg 2014;218:1201–1206.

- 17 Bemelman WA, de Wit LT, van Delden OM et al. Diagnostic laparoscopy combined with laparoscopic ultrasonography in staging of cancer of the pancreatic head region. Br J Surg 1995;82:820–824.
- 18 Khashab MA, Kim KJ, Tryggestad EJ et al. Comparative analysis of traditional and coiled fiducials implanted during EUS for pancreatic cancer patients receiving stereotactic body radiation therapy. Gastrointest Endosc 2012;76:962–971.
- **19** Raut V, Takaori K, Kawaguchi Y et al. Laparoscopic common hepatic artery ligation and staging followed by distal pancreatectomy with en bloc resection of celiac artery for advanced pancreatic cancer. Asian J Endosc Surg 2011; 4:199–202.

- **20** Clark CJ, Traverso LW. Positive peritoneal lavage cytology is a predictor of worse survival in locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg 2010;199:657–662.
- 21 Japan Pancreas Society. Classification of Pancreatic Carcinoma, 3rd English edn. Tokyo: Kanehara & Co., 2011.
- 22 Yachida S, Fukushima N, Sakamoto M et al. Implications of peritoneal washing cytology in patients with potentially resectable pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2002;89:573–578.
- 23 Yamada S, Fujii T, Kanda M et al. Value of peritoneal cytology in potentially resectable pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2013;100:1791–1796.
- 24 Warshaw AL. Implications of peritoneal cytology for staging of early pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg 1991;161:26–29.

102

Clinical Assessment and Staging of Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

Jennifer LaFemina, Ann K. Friedrich, and Giles F. Whalen

Division of Surgical Oncology, Department of Surgery, University of Massachusetts Memorial Health Care, Worcester, MA, USA

Introduction

Pancreatic adenocarcinoma (PDAC) is now the fourth leading cause of cancer deaths in the United States, with 5-year survival of 7%. Recent data suggests that incidence and mortality rates are increasing [1,2]. Some predict that PDAC will surpass colorectal cancer to become the second leading cause of cancer death by 2020. Unfortunately, because of the vague symptoms at presentation, fewer than 10% of patients will be diagnosed in the earliest stages when tumors are resectable [1].

This chapter serves to highlight the clinical assessment and staging of those who are diagnosed with PDAC with a focus on those diagnosed with advanced cancers.

Clinical Presentation

The dismal prognosis associated with PDAC is partly related to a lack of symptoms until late in the disease course. The earliest symptoms may be associated with tumor location such as painless jaundice for tumors arising in the head of the pancreas and obstructing the biliary and pancreatic ducts. Earlier signs of biliary obstruction include choleuria, acholic stools, and pruritus. Chronic obstruction of the pancreas can result in exocrine and endocrine insufficiency, manifested by steatorrhea and new/worsening diabetes. Body and tail lesion tumors more commonly result in nonspecific symptoms of abdominal pain that may radiate, appetite loss, weight loss, nausea, and possibly vomiting and consequently, are more likely to be diagnosed at a later stage [3].

Examination can confirm signs of biliary obstruction with scleral icterus and jaundice. For obstructing rightsided tumors, a distended and palpable gallbladder may be appreciated. The presence of ascites, confirmed with a distended abdomen and fluid wave, raises suspicion for peritoneal disease. Involved supraclavicular (Virchow's node) or umbilical (Sister Mary Joseph node) nodes or peritoneal implants found in the pelvic cul de sac on rectal exam (Blummer's shelf lesions) are consistent with metastatic disease.

Evaluation for Pancreatic Cancer

Serologic Evaluation

Serologic workup may include a comprehensive metabolic panel inclusive of liver function tests, complete blood count, amylase, lipase, coagulation studies, and albumin. Right-sided tumors may result in biliary obstruction with a conjugated hyperbilirubemia. Elevations in transaminases may be absent or mild. For those who are newly diabetic, hemoglobin A_{1c} (Hb A_{1c}) may be grossly elevated or demonstrate a rapid rate of rise, similar to those with type 1 diabetes [4].

CA 19-9 is the only FDA-approved serologic tumor marker for PDAC. Initially described in colon cancer, the test is based on a sialyl-Lewis A antigen (Le^A) produced by epithelial cells on the surface of erythrocytes and in the mucin produced by pancreatic cancer cells [5]. The sensitivity and specificity is up to 81% and up to 90%, respectively. There is an approximately 10% risk of a false negative (i.e., Lewis-negative patients). False positives occur in the setting of biliary obstruction and pancreatitis [6].

In secretors of the antigen, this marker can serve as a marker of tumor burden to guide management. Studies have demonstrated that preoperative CA 19-9 levels correlate with stage of disease and oncologic outcome. Ferrone et al. suggested that postoperative reduction in

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

CA 19-9 and a postoperative CA 19-9 < 200 U/mL were strong predictors of survival [7]. Evaluation of postresection CA 19-9 within the setting of the phase III trial, RTOG 9704, also supported this finding, reporting a 72% reduction in risk of death in patients with a postresection CA 19-9 < 180 [8]. Others have proposed that a preoperative CA 19-9130 U/mL is a predictor of unresectability and should prompt a diagnostic laparoscopy [9].

CEA and CA-125 have a limited role in the management of PDAC, though may have utility in patients whose tumors do not secrete the Lewis antigen [10]. Recently published work suggests that panels based on microRNA expression (miR-145, miR-150, miR-223, miR-636, miR-26b, miR-34a, miR-122, miR-126, miR-505, miR-885.5p) were significantly different in patients with PDAC compared to normal controls [11]. Other potential screening tests involve promoter DNA methylation of *BNC1* and *ADAMTS1* [12]. However, no serologic markers beyond CA 19-9 have been approved for PDAC management.

Radiologic Evaluation

Abdominal ultrasound is the first diagnostic tool commonly employed for a patient with obstructive jaundice and abdominal pain. The study may demonstrate intraand/or extrahepatic biliary ductal dilation, pancreatic dilation, and possibly a pancreatic mass. However, it has only a limited role in the diagnosis and staging of advanced PDAC except to guide percutaneous biopsy of liver metastases.

A dedicated pancreatic computed tomography (CT) using a multidetector CT with angiography and with thin, axial sections is the preferred method to diagnosis and stage PDAC [1,13]. These scans assess arterial and venous phases using water as the oral contrast agent (Fig. 102.1). CT has a high predictive value for unresectability (up to 100%) but a lower predictive value for resectability, primarily because small liver lesions and peritoneal implants may be missed [14]. The presence of ascites can be an indicator of peritoneal metastases.

Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) may be particularly useful in assessing soft tissue contrast and ductal structures, particularly for early tumors that may not be visible on a CT [15]. Additionally, MRCP may better detect small tumors and/or evaluate focal fatty infiltration, a hypertrophied pancreatic head, and isoattentuating pancreatic cancer [16]. MRI may also be used to characterize CT-indeterminate liver lesions or in the setting of patients with an iodinated intravenous contrast allergy.

The utility of positron emission tomography (PET) with [¹⁸F]-fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG) in assessing stage and resectability for PDAC is unclear. Studies



Figure 102.1 CT pancreatic protocol, with representative venous phases, demonstrating encasement of the portal vein (arrow). This patient's carcinoma was deemed locally advanced as it had not only encasement of the portal SMV, but also nonreconstructable encasement of the hepatic artery.

demonstrate that PET has a lower specificity and positive predictive value compared to CT and MRI [17]. However, it demonstrates a sensitivity and specificity that is superior to that of CT and MRI for evaluation of metastatic disease [17,18]. One may consider PET in specific situations: to assess those at high risk for distant metastatic disease (i.e., large regional lymph nodes, large primary tumors, a markedly elevated CA 19-9, or borderline resectable or locally advanced disease) [19] and to assess response to treatment [20].

Endoscopic Evaluation and Treatment of Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

Endoscopic techniques, such as endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) and endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), are increasingly utilized for diagnosis and to complement imaging. Historically, ERCP allowed for cytology via brushings. ERCP has been largely replaced by EUS with fine-needle aspiration (FNA) for diagnostic purposes as it offers an opportunity to obtain specimens for histopathology diagnosis, with a sensitivity and specificity of 87% and 96%, respectively [21]. EUS is considered one of the most accurate means by which to diagnose small, focal tumors of the pancreas and is associated with a lower risk of complications, particularly in those with obstructive jaundice, compared to ERCP [20].

Endoscopic procedures remain a mainstay of management for PDAC, particularly for its role in palliating symptoms, such as obstructive jaundice. Endoscopic stenting, with either plastic or metallic stents, is commonly employed at diagnosis to relieve jaundice and pruritus and to permit treatment with neoadjuvant therapy in locally advanced PDAC. Endoscopic stenting has been thoroughly studied in the palliative setting. Studies have demonstrated that in patients presenting with obstructive jaundice due to malignant obstruction and who require palliative decompression, palliative biliary stenting, compared to surgical bypass, is associated with no difference in technical or therapeutic success, fewer total complications, lower procedure-related mortality, greater quality of life scores, and lower total cost. While there are more reocclusions in those stented, total hospital days are reduced in whom stents are employed [22-26]. A recent randomized controlled trial evaluated the cost efficiency of self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) compared to those with plastic stents for palliation. The study demonstrated that while the up-front costs of SEMS are greater than plastic stents, SEMS have a longer functional time and no significant difference in cost at 1 year [27]. Advances in endoscopic technology with regard to approach (transgastric, transduodenal) and techniques (rendez-vous, hepaticogastrostomy, and choledochoduodenostomy) lead to success rates approaching 100% [28]. In the event of failure, hepaticojejunostomy or radiologically placed percutaneous biliary drainage may be considered.

Symptoms attributable to gastric outlet obstruction (GOO) can also be addressed particularly in patients with advanced PDAC. This has been reported to occur in up to 25% of patients with unresectable disease [29]. Mehta et al. found no difference in survival for patients with malignant GOO undergoing laparoscopic gastroje-junostomy versus endoscopic duodenal stent placement. In that study, patients who underwent endoscopic stenting had fewer complications and shorter length of stay, suggesting that duodenal stenting may be preferable to surgical bypass [30].

Lillemoe et al. originally reported that intraoperative celiac plexus neurolysis (CPN), compared to placebo in patients with unresectable PDAC considerably reduced mean pain scores and led to a substantial survival improvement in those patients with significant preoperative pain [31]. With modern imaging, CPN is now more commonly performed endoscopically or radiologically. A recent randomized trial of early EUS-guided CPN demonstrated that early EUS-CPN provided improved pain control for patients with inoperable PDAC with pain and may avoid progressive increase in morphine use [32].

Emerging data is now available evaluating the role of EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation, intratumoral drug delivery, and radiation therapy. Larger studies are needed to determine the safety and impact on survival of these techniques but may serve as future endoscopic options available to patients with advanced PDAC.

Surgical Evaluation and Treatment in Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

The principal role of surgical evaluation for advanced PDAC is the further assessment of resectability and palliation. Staging laparoscopy with peritoneal washings may be employed prior to neoadjuvant therapy or embarking upon a laparotomy to attempt resection. The presence of positive peritoneal cytology is considered M1 disease.

Surgical bypass with either hepatojejunostomy and/or gastrojejunostomy have been surgical mainstays for palliation of advanced tumors in the head of the pancreas. The incidence of these procedures has decreased in recent years with the emergence of endoscopic stenting. Nevertheless, laparoscopic or open bypass remains a viable palliative option, particularly when endoscopic stenting is not feasible, or when an attempted resection is aborted well into the dissection. Limited data suggest that laparoscopic gastrojejunostomy is feasible and successful, including in situations in which duodenal stenting fails [33]. Laparoscopic gastrojejunostomy seems to be associated with a reduction in time to oral intake and a trend toward reduced delayed gastric emptying and length of stay compared to open operation [34].

Up to 33% of patients who appear resectable by radiologic criteria will be found to have metastatic or unresectable disease at the time of exploration [29]. Early studies suggested that prophylactic bypass at the time of laparotomy reduced the risk of late GOO [35–37]. Contemporary studies suggest prophylactic bypass may not be necessary due to dismal overall survival [38,39]. However, celiac plexus blockade done prophylactically at this time can both improve quality of life and survival [31].

Operative biliary bypass and CPN have been discussed previously.

Staging for Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

The American Joint Cancer Committee (AJCC) TNM Staging System, Seventh Edition, is a commonly employed staging system for PDAC. The staging system incorporates status as it relates to tumor size (T), regional lymph nodes (N), and the presence/absence of distant metastatic disease (M). The staging correlates with overall survival and, to some extent, with treatment guidelines (Table 102.1). While the AJCC TNM staging correlates with prognosis (Table 102.1), it does not correlate with treatment guidelines as well since it does not satisfactorily define tumor resectability. It is well established that surgical resection provides the only opportunity for long-term survival for patients with PDAC.

Pancreatologists commonly employ a surgical and radiologic staging system that more properly defines whether tumors are resectable. Originally described by MD Anderson, with modification from the NCCN most recently in 2017, tumors are defined as resectable, borderline resectable, and unresectable, based on relationships to the relevant vascular structures (Table 102.2; Fig. 102.1) [4,19,40,41].

While there is some controversy about the role of neoadjuvant therapy for resectable tumors, patients with borderline resectable PDAC are frequently treated with neoadjuvant chemotherapy and/or chemoradiation followed by restaging and assessment for resection, often requiring a vascular resection and reconstruction [4].

 Table 102.1
 Summary of AJCC Staging, 7th edition,

 with correlation to overall survival.
 Survival.

TNM staging	Median survival (mo)
Stage IA T1N0M0	10.0
Stage IB T2N0M0	9.1
Stage IIA T3N0M0	8.1
Stage IIB T1-3N1M0	9.7
Stage III T4N0-1 M0	7.7
Stage IV T1-4 N0-1 M1	2.5

Source: Modified from [2,42].

Table 102.2 Surgical staging system of NCCN and MD Anderson.

A tumor staged as "locally advanced" in the MD Anderson/NCCN system is unresectable even if not metastatic. There is no role for surgery beyond that for palliation unless the tumor responds dramatically to chemotherapy or chemoradiotherapy. This degree of response occurs less than 10% of the time. The role of radiation in this setting is unclear. The LAP-07 trial evaluated patients with locally advanced PDAC with stable or responsive disease after 4 months of chemotherapy (gemcitabine ± erlotinib). Patients were randomized to chemoradiotherapy compared to ongoing chemotherapy. There was no difference in overall survival reported [43]. Recently multidrug regimens (FOLFIRNOX and gemcitabine-nab-paclitaxel) have produced favorable responses in the locally advanced setting, similar to what is seen in the Stage IV disease [44]. These chemotherapy regimens are now considered the standard for systemic treatment of Stage IV PDAC because they have improved median survival as well as quality of life and global health status, compared to best supportive care and gemcitabine [45,46].

An understanding that a tumor is locally advanced or metastatic may also appropriately lead to management decisions involving palliative care. Temel et al. published a landmark randomized study evaluating patients with newly diagnosed nonsmall cell lung cancer and demonstrated that early palliative care resulted in significant improvements in quality of life, mood, and survival (in spite of less aggressive interventions) [47]. While there are no studies of its kind evaluating the role of early palliative care in the setting of advanced PDAC, some institutions do employ an early palliative care approach, particularly in the locally advanced and metastatic settings to achieve a balance of quality of life and survival.

Conclusion

In spite of extensive research in PDAC, it remains a highly lethal malignancy in part due to the high percentage of patients presenting with advanced tumors at diagnosis.

Stage	Superior mesenteric artery (SMA)	Celiac axis (CA)	Hepatic artery (HA)	Superior mesenteric vein (SMV)/portal vein (PV)
Resectable	No contact	No contact	No contact	No contact with SMV/PV or ≤180° contact without irregularity
Borderline resectable	≤180°	≤180° or >180° and amenable to modified Appleby procedure	+ Contact with common HA without extension	IVC involvement, SMV/PV involvement >180° or ≤180° with irregularity/ thrombosis but + reconstructable
Unresectable*	>180° or contact with 1st jejunal SMA branch	>180° or with CA + aorta contact		Unreconstructable SMV/PV

Source: Modified from [4,19,40,41].

*Criteria as noted or with distant metastases.

Management of these patients involves a comprehensive clinical, radiologic, and endoscopic approach to define the tumor and stage. Treatment involves a multidisciplinary

References

- 1 NIH National Cancer Institute Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results Program. SEER Stat Fact Sheets: Pancreas Cancer 2015. Available at: http:// seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/pancreas.html (accessed September 3, 2017).
- **2** *AJCC Cancer Staging Manual*, 7th edn. Edge DB, Byrd DR, Compton CC, Fritz AG, Greene FL, Trotti A, eds. New York: Springer, 2010.
- **3** Porta M, Fabregat X, Malats N et al. Exocrine pancreatic cancer: symptoms at presentation and their relation to tumour site and stage. Clin Transl Oncol 2005;7(5):189–197.
- **4** McIntyre CA, Winter JM. Diagnostic evaluation and staging of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Semin Oncol 2015;42(1):19–27.
- 5 Kuusela P, Jalanko H, Roberts P et al. Comparison of CA 19-9 and carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) levels in the serum of patients with colorectal diseases. Br J Cancer 1984;49(2):135–139.
- **6** Ballehaninna UK, Chamberlain RS. The clinical utility of serum CA 19-9 in the diagnosis, prognosis and management of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: an evidence based appraisal. J Gastrointest Oncol 2012;3(2):105–119.
- 7 Ferrone CR, Finkelstein DM, Thayer SP, Muzikansky A, Fernández-del Castillo C, Warshaw AL. Perioperative CA 19-9 levels can predict stage and survival in patients with resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2006;24(18):2897–2902.
- **8** Berger AC, Garcia M Jr, Hoffman JP et al. Postresection CA 19-9 predicts overall survival in patients with pancreatic cancer treated with adjuvant chemoradiation: a prospective validation by RTOG 9704. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(36):5918–5922.
- **9** Maithel SK, Maloney S, Winston C et al. Preoperative CA 19-9 and the yield of staging laparoscopy in patients with radiographically resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15(12):3512–3520.
- **10** Haglund C. Tumour marker antigen CA125 in pancreatic cancer: a comparison with CA19-9 and CEA. Br J Cancer 1986;54(6):897–901.
- 11 Schultz NA, Dehlendorff C, Jensen BV et al. MicroRNA biomarkers in whole blood for detection of pancreatic cancer. JAMA 2014;311(4):392–404.
- 12 Yi JM, Guzzetta AA, Bailey VJ et al. Novel methylation biomarker panel for the early detection of pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2013;19(23):6544–6555.

approach, and many times, the tools employed for clinical workup, as summarized here, can also be extrapolated for palliative care of symptoms in the advanced setting.

- 13 Al-Hawary MM, Francis IR, Chari ST et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma radiology reporting template: consensus statement of the Society of Abdominal Radiology and the American Pancreatic Association. Gastroenterology 2014;146(1):291–304.e1.
- 14 Callery MP, Chang KJ, Fishman EK, Talamonti MS, William Traverso L, Linehan DC. Pretreatment assessment of resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: expert consensus statement. Ann Surg Oncol 2009;16(7):1727–1733.
- 15 Bhat K, Wang F, Ma Q et al. Advances in biomarker research for pancreatic cancer. Curr Pharm Des 2012;18(17):2439–2451.
- 16 Raman SP, Horton KM, Fishman EK. Multimodality imaging of pancreatic cancer-computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, and positron emission tomography. Cancer J 2012;18(6):511–522.
- 17 Einersen P, Epelboym I, Winner MD, Leung D, Chabot JA, Allendorf JD. Positron emission tomography (PET) has limited utility in the staging of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2014;18(8):1441–1444.
- 18 Crippa S, Salgarello M, Laiti S et al. The role of [18] fluoro-deoxyglucose positron emission tomography/ computed tomography in resectable pancreatic cancer. Dig Liver Dis 2014;46(8):744–749.
- 19 NCCN Guidelines Version 3.2017. Available at: https:// www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/pdf/ pancreatic.pdf (accessed September 27, 2017).
- **20** Lee ES, Lee JM. Imaging diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: a state-of-the-art review. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(24):7864–7877.
- **21** Puli SR, Bechtold ML, Buxbaum JL, Eloubeidi MA. How good is endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration in diagnosing the correct etiology for a solid pancreatic mass?: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Pancreas 2013;42(1):20–26.
- 22 Andersen JR, Sorensen SM, Kruse A, Rokkjaer M, Matzen P. Randomised trial of endoscopic endoprosthesis versus operative bypass in malignant obstructive jaundice. Gut 1989;30(8):1132–1135.
- 23 Artifon EL, Sakai P, Cunha JE et al. Surgery or endoscopy for palliation of biliary obstruction due to metastatic pancreatic cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101(9):2031–2037.
- 24 Shepherd HA, Royle G, Ross AP, Diba A, Arthur M, Colin-Jones D. Endoscopic biliary endoprosthesis in the

774 Chapter 102

palliation of malignant obstruction of the distal common bile duct: a randomized trial. Br J Surg 1988;75(12):1166–1168.

- 25 Smith AC, Dowsett JF, Russell RC, Hatfield AR, Cotton PB. Randomised trial of endoscopic stenting versus surgical bypass in malignant low bileduct obstruction. Lancet 1994;344(8938):1655–1660.
- **26** Moss AC, Morris, E., Mac Mathuna P. Palliative biliary stents for obstructing pancreatic carcinoma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2006;(2):CD004200.
- 27 Walter D, van Boeckel PG, Groenen MJ et al. Cost efficacy of metal stents for palliation of extrahepatic bile duct obstruction in a randomized controlled trial. Gastroenterology 2015;149(1):130–138.
- 28 Gonzalo-Marin J, Vila JJ, Perez-Miranda M. Role of endoscopic ultrasound in the diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2014;6(9):360–368.
- **29** Stark A, Hines OJ. Endoscopic and operative palliation strategies for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Semin Oncol 2015;42(1):163–176.
- **30** Mehta S, Hindmarsh A, Cheong E et al. Prospective randomized trial of laparoscopic gastrojejunostomy versus duodenal stenting for malignant gastric outflow obstruction. Surg Endosc 2006;20(2):239–242.
- **31** Lillemoe KD, Cameron JL, Kaufman HS, Yeo CJ, Pitt HA, Sauter PK. Chemical splanchnicectomy in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer. A prospective randomized trial. Ann Surg 1993;217(5):447–455; discussion 456–457.
- **32** Wyse JM, Carone M, Paquin SC, Usatii M, Sahai AV. Randomized, double-blind, controlled trial of early endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac plexus neurolysis to prevent pain progression in patients with newly diagnosed, painful, inoperable pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2011;29(26):3541–3546.
- **33** Kazanjian KK, Reber HA, Hines OJ. Laparoscopic gastrojejunostomy for gastric outlet obstruction in pancreatic cancer. Am Surg 2004;70(10):910–913.
- 34 Navarra G, Musolino C, Venneri A, De Marco ML, Bartolotta M. Palliative antecolic isoperistaltic gastrojejunostomy: a randomized controlled trial comparing open and laparoscopic approaches. Surg Endosc 2006;20(12):1831–1834.
- **35** Gurusamy KS, Kumar S, Davidson BR. Prophylactic gastrojejunostomy for unresectable periampullary carcinoma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013;2:CD008533.
- **36** Lillemoe KD, Cameron JL, Hardacre JM et al. Is prophylactic gastrojejunostomy indicated for unresectable periampullary cancer? A prospective

randomized trial. Ann Surg 1999;230(3):322–328; discussion 328–330.

- 37 Van Heek NT, De Castro SM, van Eijck CH et al. The need for a prophylactic gastrojejunostomy for unresectable periampullary cancer: a prospective randomized multicenter trial with special focus on assessment of quality of life. Ann Surg 2003;238(6):894–902; discussion 902–905.
- 38 Espat NJ, Brennan MF, Conlon KC. Patients with laparoscopically staged unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma do not require subsequent surgical biliary or gastric bypass. J Am Coll Surgeons 1999;188(6):649–655; discussion 655–657.
- **39** Wade TP, Neuberger TJ, Swope TJ, Virgo KS, Johnson FE. Pancreatic cancer palliation: using tumor stage to select appropriate operation. Am J Surg 1994;167(1):208–212; discussion 212–213.
- **40** Evans DB, Erickson BA, Ritch P. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: definitions and the importance of multimodality therapy. Ann Surg Oncol 2010;17(11):2803–2805.
- **41** Varadhachary GR, Tamm EP, Abbruzzese JL et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: definitions, management, and role of preoperative therapy. Ann Surg Oncol 2006;13(8):1035–1046.
- **42** Bilimoria KY, Bentrem DJ, Ko CY et al. Validation of the 6th edition AJCC Pancreatic Cancer Staging System: report from the National Cancer Database. Cancer 2007;110(4):738–744.
- Hammel P, Huguet F, Van Laethem J et al. Comparison of chemoradiotherapy (CRT) and chemotherapy (CT) in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer (LAPC) controlled after 4 months of gemcitabine with or without erlotinib: final results of the international phase III LAP 07 study. J Clin Oncol 2016;31(18); http://ascopubs.org/doi/abs/10.1200/jco.2013.31.18_ suppl.lba4003 (accessed September 27, 2017). Published online before print.
- **44** Ryan DP, Hong TS, Bardeesy N. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma. N Engl J Med 2014;371(11): 1039–1049.
- **45** Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364(19):1817–1825.
- **46** Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med 2013;369(18):1691–1703.
- **47** Temel JS, Greer JA, Muzikansky A et al. Early palliative care for patients with metastatic non-small-cell lung cancer. N Engl J Med 2010;363(8):733–742.

Surgical Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer

103

Pancreatic Cancer: Indications for Resection

Akimasa Nakao

Nagoya University and Nagoya Central Hospital, Nagoya, Japan

Introduction

Pancreatic cancer has the worst prognosis of all gastrointestinal neoplasms. An estimated 39,590 people will die of pancreatic cancer during 2014 in the United States [1]. This type of cancer is the fourth most common cause of death among the malignant neoplasms in the United States and Japan. The prognosis of pancreatic cancer is still poor, despite developments in surgical techniques and chemotherapy. Surgical resection offers the only possibility of a cure. The morbidity and mortality of pancreaticoduodenectomy (PD) were high about 30-40 years ago. However, the morbidity and especially the mortality of PD have been greatly reduced, and operative mortality rates had fallen to 2.8% in 2014 in Japan [2].

Clinical Criteria for Resection

Age and Concomitant Diseases

The peak incidence of pancreatic cancer occurs in the seventh and eighth decades of life. In our experience and that of high-volume centers, the morbidity and especially the mortality of pancreatic resection have been greatly reduced, and there is no difference in mortality rates between patients >70 years of age and those <70 years of age [2,3]. Patient age, comorbidity, performance status, and frailty are all topics for discussion during multidisciplinary review. One of the few medical contraindications for PD is liver cirrhosis with ascites and portal hypertension.

Diagnosis and Staging

Diagnosis of pancreatic cancer will be discussed in another chapter. Preoperative staging is usually performed with multidetector computed tomography (MDCT) [4,5]. Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is also sometimes used in staging and diagnosis of pancreatic cancer. Laparoscopy is another potentially valuable diagnostic tool for cancer staging.

Biopsy

Confirmation of the malignancy by biopsy is considered necessary before proceeding with surgical resection. Histologic diagnosis of adenocarcinoma of the pancreas is often made using fine-needle aspiration biopsy with either CT or EUS guidance. Pancreatic ductal blushing or biopsies can also be obtained at the time of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography. However, histologic or cytologic diagnosis of the malignancy is not required before surgical resection when the clinical suspicion of pancreatic cancer is high.

Tumor-Associated Antigens

Tumor-associated antigens, such as carcinoembryonic antigen, carbohydrate antigen (CA) 19-9, DU-PAN-2, and SPan-1 have been studied in connection with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. CA 19-91000 U/mL may correlate with distant metastasis or unresectable tumor in pancreatic cancer [6].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Surgical Criteria for Resection

Preoperative Staging for Extent of Disease

There are no universally accepted criteria for resection. However, it is clear that patients with hepatic, peritoneal, and pleural metastases derive no benefit from resection. Therefore, preoperative staging to assess the extent of disease is important. The initial staging procedure is MDCT with contrast imaging [4,5]. This technique is reported to predict a high resectability rate. Factors contraindicating resection are extrapancreatic disease, obstruction of portal or superior mesenteric veins, and direct tumor extension to the celiac axis and superior mesenteric artery (SMA), which are assessed by MDCT. It is generally convenient to consider a clinical staging system based on whether the disease is resectable or borderline resectable, locally advanced unresectable, or disseminated. The criteria defining resectability status according to National Comprehensive Cancer Network

Table 103.1 Criteria defining resectability status.

(NCCN) Guidelines (Table 103.1) are generally used [7]. EUS is believed to be complementary to CT, providing additional information for patients in whom CT shows no lesions, or who have questionable involvement of major vessels or lymph nodes. Laparoscopy can reveal peritoneal or hepatic metastasis that might be missed even with the use of MDCT.

Surgery for Pancreatic Cancer

The ideal operation for pancreatic cancer is isolated pancreatectomy. "Isolated" means en bloc resection using a non-touch isolation technique. It is easy to perform isolated distal pancreatectomy for cancer of the pancreatic body or tail compared with isolated PD. Isolated PD is difficult because of the complex vascular anatomy of the pancreas head region. However, isolated PD is also possible using a mesenteric approach [8], and catheter bypass of the portal vein [9] if necessary. Indication for

Resectability status	Arterial	Venous
Resectable	No arterial tumor contact (celiac axis [CA], superior mesenteric artery [SMA], or common hepatic artery [CHA]).	No tumor contact with the superior mesenteric vein (SMV) or portal vein (PV) or ≤180° contact without vein contour irregularity.
Borderline resectable	 Pancreatic head/uncinate process: Solid tumor contact with CHA without extension to celiac axis or hepatic artery bifurcation allowing for safe and complete resection and reconstruction Solid tumor contact with the SMA of ≤180° Presence of variant arterial anatomy (ex: accessory right hepatic artery, replaced right hepatic artery, replaced CHA and the origin of replaced or accessory artery) and the presence and degree of tumor contact should be noted if present as it may affect surgical planning. Pancreatic body/tail: Solid tumor contact with the CA of ≤180° Solid tumor contact with the CA of ≤180° solid tumor contact with the CA of ≤180° without involvement of the aorta and intact and uninvolved gastroduodenal artery (some members prefer this criteria to be in the unresectable category). 	 Solid tumor contact with the SMV or PV of >180°, contact of ≤180° with contour irregularity of the vein or thrombosis of the vein but with suitable vessel proximal and distal to the site of involvement allowing for safe and complete resection and vein reconstruction. Solid tumor contact with the inferior vena cava (IVC).
Unresectable	 Distant metastasis (including nonregional lymph node metastasis). <i>Head/uncinate process:</i> Solid tumor contact with SMA >180° Solid tumor contact with the CA >180° Solid tumor contact with the first jejunal SMA branch. <i>Body and tail:</i> Solid tumor contact of >180° with the SMA or CA Solid tumor contact with the CA and aortic involvement. 	 <i>Head/uncinate process</i>: Unreconstructible SMV/PV due to tumor involvement or occlusion (can be due to tumor or bland thrombus) Contact with most proximal draining jejunal branch into SMV. <i>Body and tail:</i> Unreconstructible SMV/PV due to tumor involvement or occlusion (can be due to tumor or bland thrombus).

778 Chapter 103

total pancreatectomy or PD in pancreatic head cancer is one of the key problems in pancreatic cancer surgery. Recent studies using histopathologic and immunohistochemical analysis of total pancreatectomy specimens have clarified that carcinoma development from head to body or tail of the pancreas is continuous [10-12]. Therefore rapid intraoperative histopathologic diagnosis using frozen sections is important for diagnosis of intrapancreatic carcinoma development, for PD for pancreatic head cancer as well as distal pancreatectomy for pancreatic body or tail cancer [13]. Pylorus-preserving PD was intended to improve delayed gastric emptying and provide nutritional benefit [14]. However, no consistent data suggest that pylorus preservation leads to better quality of life or nutritional status after resection [15]. The superiority of laparoscopic or robotic surgery compared with open surgery for pancreatic cancer has not yet been clarified surgically and oncologically.

Local Invasion

Invasion of the distal bile duct, duodenum, stomach, or mesocolon can often be dealt with by en bloc resection. The retroperitoneal margin, which includes the connective tissues behind the pancreas and those adjacent to the SMA, which are composed of extrapancreatic nerve plexuses, is often involved with a tumor. The mesenteric approach is ideal to obtain surgical free margins at this location. A negative margin is an important prognostic factor in survival [16,17].

Extrapancreatic Nerve Plexus Invasion

Pancreatic carcinoma often invades the extrapancreatic nerve plexus [18-20]. There is no clear explanation for invasion of the extrapancreatic nerve plexus in the Union for International Cancer Control classification [21]. In the Japan Pancreas Society classification [22], the precise anatomy of the extrapancreatic nerve plexus is explained (Fig. 103.1). The grade of intrapancreatic neural invasion correlates with extrapancreatic nerve plexus invasion, and the manner of neural invasion has no relationship with lymph node metastasis [20]. In pancreatic head carcinoma, complete dissection of the extrapancreatic nerve plexus, especially the second portion of pancreatic head nerve plexus, is necessary to obtain a carcinoma-free surgical margin (Fig. 103.2). However, complete resection of the nerve plexus around the SMA causes severe diarrhea after surgery, and the prognosis for pancreatic carcinoma invading the extrapancreatic nerve plexus is poor [16]. The main cause of carcinoma-positive surgical margins is



Figure 103.1 Extrapancreatic nerve plexus (Japan Pancreas Society, Classification of Pancreatic Carcinoma, 3rd English edn, 2011). PL ce, celiac plexus; PL phl, first portion of pancreatic head nerve plexus; PL phll, second portion of pancreas head nerve plexus; PL sma, nerve plexus around the superior mesenteric artery; SMA, superior mesenteric artery.



Figure 103.2 Exposure of the mesopancreas (second portion of the pancreatic head nerve plexus) using the mesenteric approach. The nerve plexus around the superior mesenteric artery is completely preserved in this case.

extrapancreatic nerve plexus invasion [16,18,20]. The term mesopancreas has been used recently [23]. However, it is better to use the second portion of pancreatic head nerve plexus (PLphII) instead of mesopancreas (Fig. 103.3).

Vascular Invasion

Cancer invasion of the superior mesenteric and portal veins is common in pancreatic head cancer. Over the past 35 years, the operative mortality rate of PD combined with portal vein resection has decreased, and portal vein resection in pancreatic cancer surgery has become a safe procedure [24].

From 1981 to 2014, 463 patients with pancreatic carcinoma underwent tumor resection in our department, and vascular resection was performed in 297 (64.1%) of these. Arterial resection with portal vein resection was undertaken in 16 patients. Operative mortality was 2.4% (11/463) in resected patients, 0.6% (1/166) in patients without vascular resection, 1.8% (5/281) in patients with portal vein resection without arterial resection, and 31.3% (5/16) in patients with portal plus arterial resection. Survival in patients is shown in Fig. 103.4 [24]. The combined portal and arterial resection group had a high operative death rate, more advanced stage, and high incidence of positive carcinoma invasion on the dissected peripancreatic margin. Carcinoma invasion to the SMA, celiac artery, and common hepatic artery is a contraindication for resection [25]. One of the exceptions is pancreatic body cancer that invades the celiac axis. This cancer should be resected by distal pancreatectomy with celiac axis resection [26]. Vascular resection is indicated when carcinoma-free surgical margins are necessary. There is no indication for extended resection in patients in whom surgical margins will become cancer positive if such an operation is done.



Figure 103.3 Total mesopancreas excision along the superior mesenteric artery.

Lymph Node Metastases

Lymph node dissection is one of the important components in pancreatic cancer surgery. The high incidence of 56-77% [27-30] in resected specimens of pancreatic cancer is the reason for extensive dissection of lymph nodes in pancreatic cancer surgery. There are few reports about para-aortic lymph node metastasis: the incidence of paraaortic lymph node metastasis in pancreatic head carcinoma is reported to be 16% [29] and 26% [30], while that in pancreatic body and tail carcinoma is reported to be 13% [31] and 17% [32], respectively. Although the efficacy of extended lymph node dissection in pancreatic cancer surgery was suggested, this issue was not clarified in recent prospective controlled studies [33-37] for pancreatic cancer surgery. The extended dissection of lymph nodes, including para-aortic lymph nodes, should not be considered as a routine part of PD, and although it does not contribute to survival, it does allow accurate staging.

Peritoneal Metastases

Peritoneal dissemination is frequent in pancreatic cancer and is one of the contraindications for resection. Peritoneal metastases are too small to diagnose by CT or ultrasound, if the patients have no ascites. Therefore, diagnosis of peritoneal dissemination is done by direct visualization using laparoscopy or at the time of surgical exploration. Using conventional staining, the incidence of cancer cells ranges from 0% to 17% [38-42]. However, high incidences of 58% [43], 39% [44], and 22% [42] have been reported by immunocytochemical staining using monoclonal antibodies against tumor-associated antigens and cytokeratins. Controversy exists about prognosis with regard to positive and negative cytology [45]. Further study is necessary to determine whether positive cytology without macroscopic dissemination from washings



Figure 103.4 Cumulative survival rates of the portal vein (PV) preservation and resection groups. Combined resection means the group with both portal vein and artery resection. *Source:* Nakao et al. 2012 [24]. Reproduced with permission of Wolters Kluwer Health.

obtained at laparoscopy or at the time of surgical exploration is a contraindication for resection.

Liver Metastases

Liver metastases are also common in pancreatic cancer, and survival is so short that resection of the primary tumor is contraindicated. Metastases are usually multiple, and there are no data showing longer survival by pancreatectomy, with or without resection of liver metastases.

Other Distant Metastases

Occasional distant metastases to the lungs, bone, and supraclavicular lymph nodes are also contraindications for resection of a primary tumor.

References

- 1 Siegel R, Ma J, Zou Z, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2014. CA Cancer J Clin 2014;64:9–29.
- 2 Kimura W, Miyata H, Gotoh M et al. A pancreaticoduodenectomy risk model derived from 8575 cases from a national single-race population (Japanese) using a web-based data entry system: the 30-day and in-hospital mortality rates for pancreaticoduodenectomy. Ann Surg 2014;259:773–780.
- **3** Reames BN, Ghaferi AA, Birkmeyer JD et al. Hospital volume and operative mortality in the modern era. Ann Surg 2014;260:244–251.
- 4 Al-Hawary MM, Francis IR, Chari ST et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma radiology reporting template: consensus statement of the Society of Abdominal Radiology and the American Pancreatic Association. Gastroenterology 2014;146:291–304.
- 5 Al-Hawary MM, Francis IR, Chari ST et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma radiology reporting template: consensus statement of the Society of Abdominal Radiology and the American Pancreatic Association. Radiology 2014;270:248–260.
- **6** Hartwig W, Strobel O, Hinz U et al. CA19-9 in potentially resectable pancreatic cancer: perspective to adjust surgical and perioperative therapy. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:2188–2196.
- 7 National Comprehensive Cancer Network. NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology (NCCN Guidelines*): Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma. Version 2.2015. Available at: www.nccn.org/professionals/ physician_gls/pdf/pancreatic.pdf (accessed July 31, 2015).

Effect of Clinical Volume

Several studies have reported the effect of institutional volume on patient outcomes. In 1995, Lieberman et al. [46] assessed 1972 pancreatectomies, including total pancreatectomy, from 184 institutions in New York State. High-volume centers with >40 cases per year had significantly less mortality than low-volume centers (4% vs. 12.3%). Several other studies have also reported decreased mortality, length of hospital stay, and overall cost at high-volume compared with low-volume centers [47-49]. Furthermore, negative margin status and 5-year survival rates are higher in high-volume centers [50]. The definition of high and low volume varied among all these studies. The NCCN Panel recommendation is that pancreatic resections should be done at institutions that perform at least 15-20 cases of pancreatic resections annually [7].

- 8 Nakao A, Takagi H. Isolated pancreatectomy for pancreatic head carcinoma using catheter bypass of the portal vein. Hepatogastroenterology 1993;40:426–429.
- **9** Nakao A, Nonami T, Harada A et al. Portal vein resection with a new antithrombogenic catheter. Surgery 1990;108:913–918.
- 10 Klöppel G, Lohse T, Bosslet K et al. Ductal adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas: incidence of tumor involvement beyond the Whipple resection line. Histological and immunocytochemical analysis of 37 total pancreatectomy specimens. Pancreas 1987;2:170–175.
- 11 Ichihara T, Nagura H, Nakao A et al. Immunohistochemical localization of CA 19-9 and CEA in pancreatic carcinoma and associated diseases. Cancer 1988;61:324–333.
- 12 Nakao A, Ichihara T, Nonami T et al. Clinicohistopathologic and immunohistochemical studies of intrapancreatic development of carcinoma of the head of the pancreas. Ann Surg 1989;209:181–187.
- 13 Yamamura K, Nakao A, Fujii T et al. Clinicopathologic study of intrapancreatic cancer spread in carcinoma of the body and tail of the pancreas. Pancreas 2012;41:753–758.
- 14 Traverso LW, Longmire WP Jr. Preservation of the pylorus in pancreaticoduodenectomy. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1978;146:959–962.
- 15 Fujii T, Kanda M, Kodera Y et al. Preservation of the pyloric ring has little value in surgery for pancreatic head cancer: a comparative study comparing three surgical procedures. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19:176–183.

- **16** Nakao A, Takeda S, Sakai M et al. Extended radical resection versus standard resection for pancreatic cancer: the rationale for extended radical resection. Pancreas 2004;28:289–292.
- 17 Kato K, Yamada S, Sugimoto H et al. Prognostic factors for survival after extended pancreatectomy for pancreatic head cancer: influence of resection margin status on survival. Pancreas 2009;38:605–612.
- 18 Nagakawa T, Kayahara M, Ueno K et al. Clinicopathological study on neural invasion to the extrapancreatic nerve plexus in pancreatic cancer. Hepatogastroenterology 1992;39:51–55.
- **19** Kayahara M, Nagakawa T, Ueno K et al. Surgical strategy for carcinoma of the pancreas head area based on clinicopathologic analysis of nodal involvement and plexus invasion. Surgery 1995;117:616–623.
- 20 Nakao A, Harada A, Nonami T et al. Clinical significance of carcinoma invasion of the extrapancreatic nerve plexus in pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 1996;12:357–361.
- 21 Sobin LH, Gospodrowicz MK, Wittekind Ch, eds. Pancreas. In: UICC TNM Classification of Malignant Tumors, 7th edn. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell, 2010: 132–135.
- **22** Japan Pancreas Society. Classification of Pancreatic Carcinoma, 3rd English edn. Tokyo: Kanehara & Co. Ltd., 2011.
- **23** Gockel I, Domeyer M, Wolloscheck T et al. Resection of the mesopancreas (RMP): a new surgical classification of a known anatomical space. World J Surg Oncol 2007;5:44.
- 24 Nakao A, Kanzaki A, Fujii T, Kodera Y et al. Correlation between radiographic classification and pathological grade of portal vein wall invasion in pancreatic head cancer. Ann Surg 2012;255:103–108.
- 25 Mollberg N, Rahbari NN, Koch M et al. Arterial resection during pancreatectomy for pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2011;254:882–893.
- **26** Hirano S, Kondo S, Hara T et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for locally advanced pancreatic body cancer: long-term results. Ann Surg 2007;246:46–51.
- 27 Delcore R, Rodriguez FJ, Forster J et al. Significance of lymph node metastases in patients with pancreatic cancer undergoing curative resection. Am J Surg 1996;172:463–468.
- **28** Kayahara M, Nagakawa T, Kobayashi H et al. Lymphatic flow in carcinoma of the head of the pancreas. Cancer 1992;70:2061–2066.
- **29** Ishikawa O, Ohigashi H, Sasaki Y et al. Practical grouping of positive lymph nodes in pancreatic head cancer treated by an extended pancreatectomy. Surgery 1997;121:244–249.

- **30** Nakao A, Harada A, Nonami T et al. Lymph node metastases in carcinoma of the head of the pancreas region. Br J Surg 1995;82:399–402.
- **31** Nakao A, Harada A, Nonami T et al. Lymph node metastasis in carcinoma of the body and tail of the pancreas. Br J Surg 1997;84:1090–1092.
- **32** Cubilla AL, Fortner J, Fitzgerald PJ. Lymph node involvement in carcinoma of the head of the pancreas area. Cancer 1978;41:880–887.
- Pedrazzoli S, DiCarlo V, Dionigi R et al. Standard versus extended lymphadenectomy associated with pancreatoduodenectomy in the surgical treatment of adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas: a multicenter, prospective, randomized study. Lymphadenectomy Study Group. Ann Surg 1998;228:508–517.
- 34 Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Lillemoe KD et al.
 Pancreaticoduodenectomy with or without distal gastrectomy and extended retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for periampullary adenocarcinoma, Part 2: randomized controlled trial evaluating survival, morbidity, and mortality. Ann Surg 2002;236:355–366.
- **35** Farnell MB, Pearson RK, Sarr MG et al. A prospective randomized trial comparing standard pancreatoduodenectomy with pancreatoduodenectomy with extended lymphadenectomy in resectable pancreatic head adenocarcinoma. Surgery 2005;138:618–628.
- **36** Nimura Y, Nagino M, Takao S et al. Standard versus extended lymphadenectomy in radical pancreatoduodenectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas: long-term results of a Japanese multicenter randomized controlled trial. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2012;19:230–241.
- **37** Jang JY, Kang MJ, Heo JS et al. A prospective randomized controlled study comparing outcomes of standard resection and extended resection, including dissection of the nerve plexus and various lymph nodes, in patients with pancreatic head cancer. Ann Surg 2014;259:656–664.
- 38 Lei S, Kini J, Kim K et al. Pancreatic cancer. Cytologic study of peritoneal washings. Arch Surg 1994;129:639–642.
- **39** Fernández-del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Further experience with laparoscopy and peritoneal cytology in the staging of pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 1995;82:1127–1129.
- **40** Leach SD, Rose JA, Lowy AM et al. Significance of peritoneal cytology in patients with potentially resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head. Surgery 1995;118:472–478.
- **41** Nomoto S, Nakao A, Kasai Y et al. Peritoneal washing cytology combined with immunocytochemical staining and detecting mutant K-ras in pancreatic cancer:

comparison of the sensitivity and availability of various methods. Pancreas 1997;14:126–132.

- **42** Nakao A, Oshima K, Takeda S et al. Peritoneal washings cytology combined with immunocytochemical staining in pancreatic cancer. Hepatogastroenterology 1999;46:2974–2977.
- **43** Juhl H, Stritzel M, Wroblewski A et al. Immunocytological detection of micrometastatic cells: comparative evaluation of findings in the peritoneal cavity and the bone marrow of gastric, colorectal and pancreatic cancer patients. Int J Cancer 1994;57:330–335.
- 44 Vogel I, Krüger U, Marxsen J et al. Disseminated tumor cells in pancreatic cancer patients detected by immunocytology: a new prognostic factor. Clin Cancer Res 1999;5:593–599.
- **45** Yamada S, Takeda S, Fujii T et al. Clinical implications of peritoneal cytology in potentially resectable pancreatic cancer: positive peritoneal cytology may not confer an adverse prognosis. Ann Surg 2007;246:254–258.

- 46 Lieberman MD, Kilburn H, Lindsey M et al. Relation of perioperative deaths to hospital volume among patients undergoing pancreatic resection for malignancy. Ann Surg 1995;222:638–645.
- **47** Gordon TA, Burleyson GP, Tielsch JM et al. The effects of regionalization on cost and outcome for one general high-risk surgical procedure. Ann Surg 1995;221:43–49.
- **48** Imperato PJ, Nenner RP, Starr HA et al. The effects of regionalization on clinical outcomes for a high risk surgical procedure: a study of the Whipple procedure in New York State. Am J Med Qual 1996;11:193–197.
- **49** Gouma DJ, van Geenen RC, van Gulik TM et al. Rates of complications and death after pancreaticoduodenectomy: risk factors and the impact of hospital volume. Ann Surg 2000;232:786–795.
- 50 La Torre M, Nigri G, Ferrari L et al. Hospital volume, margin status, and long-term survival after pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Am Surg 2012;78:225–229.

Pancreaticoduodenectomy for Pancreatic Cancer, Short- and Long-Term Outcomes After Kausch–Whipple and Pylorus-Preserving Resection

Jin He and John L. Cameron

Department of Surgery, The Johns Hopkins Medical Institutions, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

Dr. William Stewart Halsted performed the first successful resection of a periampullary tumor in 1898 [1,2]. The first successful regional resection of the head of the pancreas was performed by Kausch and was reported in 1912 [3]. The operative procedure of pancreaticoduodenectomy was popularized by Whipple, when he presented three patients to the American Surgical Association in 1935 [4,5]. During this era, and extending into the 1970s, pancreaticoduodenectomy was performed only infrequently because of a hospital mortality in the range of 25% [6]. Beginning in the 1980s, and extending up until the present, pancreaticoduodenectomy has become a safe procedure, performed in virtually any age group in highvolume centers, with a hospital mortality rate less than 5% [2,7,8]. The 30-day mortality in our hospital has been below 1% over the last decade [9].

Pancreatic cancer (PDAC) is a common cause of cancer death and is difficult to treat because of late presentation, disease heterogeneity, and treatment resistance. Long-term overall survival remains poor with a 5-year survival rate of 5% and virtually unchanged over the last three decades. For PDAC in the head of the pancreas, pancreaticoduodenectomy with curative intent is the only treatment modality that offers a chance of cure. With the development of effective neoadjuvant chemotherapy and significantly reduced surgery-related mortality, more patients with PDAC will have a chance for pancreaticoduodenectomy.

An accurate diagnosis of PDAC is required before any treatment plan. High-resolution computed tomography (CT) with pancreas protocol is the choice of imaging. Tissue diagnosis is necessary if neoadjuvant chemotherapy is part of the treatment plan. This can be achieved by endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) guided fine-needle aspiration (FNA). The definition of resectability is categorized in Table 104.1. PDAC without visible distant metastasis is classified as resectable, borderline resectable (BRPC), or locally advanced cancer (LAPC) based on the preoperative CT imaging.

Several randomized studies have shown equivalent outcome between pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy and the classic Whipple procedure [10,11]. In this chapter, we will discuss the short- and long-term outcomes after pancreaticoduodenectomy (classic and pylorus-preserving) for pancreatic cancer.

Short-Term Outcome

Approximately 20% of patients with PDAC present with resectable disease. Surgery with curative intent should achieve an R0 resection with negative margins. The 5-year overall survival rate for all-comers after a successful resection is approximately 20% and is higher for those with negative nodes and margins [9].

Whether patients with borderline resectable pancreatic cancer (BRPC) will benefit from neoadjuvant chemotherapy remains controversial [12]. Konstantinidis et al. showed that patients undergoing an R1 resection have an improved survival compared with patients with locally advanced unresectable pancreatic cancer. Survival after resections with a 1 mm margin or less (169 patients) was similar to R1 resections (157 patients) [13]. There are currently two Alliance trials on the topic of the benefit of neoadjuvant chemotherapy and/or radiation therapy (A201101 and A201501). We are expecting results of these randomized clinical trials in a few years. These hopefully will settle the controversy over neoadjuvant treatment for patients with BRPC.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

	Resectable	Borderline resectable	Locally advanced
MD Anderson	SMV/PV abutment or encasement w/o occlusion; No abutment of SMA/CHA/celiac	SMV/PV short segment occlusion; Abutment of SMA/CHA/celiac	SMV/PV not reconstructible; Encasement of SMA/CHA/celiac
NCCN	SMV/PV no abutment; SMA/ CHA/celiac no abutment	SMV/PV abutment, short segment occlusion but reconstructible; Abutment of SMA/CHA; No abutment of celiac	SMV/PV not reconstructible; Encasement of SMA/CHA/celiac

Table 104.1 Definition of resectability of pancreatic cancer.

CHA, common hepatic artery; NCCN, National Comprehensive Cancer Network; PV, portal vein; SMA, superior mesenteric artery; SMV, superior mesenteric vein.

Abutment: less than 180° of vascular circumference.

Encasement: more than 180° of vascular circumference.

Locally advanced pancreatic cancer (LAPC) is often treated with systemic neoadjuvant chemotherapy with the hope of a surgical resection. Case reports [14] and small series have been published showing the feasibility of surgical resection of LAPC after neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Faris et al. reported 22 patients with LAPC treated with FOLFIRINOX (5-fluorouracil [5-FU], oxaliplatin, irinotecan, and leucovorin). Five patients (23%) subsequently underwent R0 resections. Although the chemotherapy was associated with a 23% conversion to resectability, 3 of these 5 patients had distant metastasis by 5 months [15]. Ferrone et al. reported 40 patients with BRPC/LAPC who received FOLFIRINOX and surgery. Although 19 patients still had LAPC after FOLFIRINOX, 35 patients (92%) had R0 resections. The short-term outcomes such as length of stay, readmission, and mortality rate were similar when compared with patients with no neoadjuvant FOLFIRINOX [16]. Bickenbach et al. reported 36 resected patients with LAPC who received neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Their median overall survival was similar to those who presented with resectable PDAC [17]. Kadera et al. summarized their experience of 49 patients with LAPC. After a median of 7 months of neoadjuvant chemotherapy, 37 of 49 patients were lymph node negative (75.5%) and 42 (85.7%) had negative resection margins. They reported 45.8% with a complete pathologic response, the highest in the literature [18]. In a systemic review of 57 studies (median BRPC/LAPC patients per study = 27), Gillen et al. reported that 33.2% of patients were resected after neoadjuvant therapy. Resection after neoadjuvant chemotherapy or chemoradiation appears to give patients similar overall survival rates as those with resectable PDAC [19].

Regardless of the indications for pancreaticoduodenectomy as discussed earlier (resectable vs. BRPC vs. LAPC), factors affecting the short-term surgical outcome include patient age, history of neoadjuvant therapy, vessel resection and reconstruction, extension of lymph node dissection, and methods of reconstruction. These factors will be discussed here:

- Compared with age <80 years, patients aged 80 or over are associated with higher morbidity (55% vs. 44%) and hospital mortality (4% vs. 1%) [2]. Younger patients (<45 yrs) have fewer complications after curative resections and better survival compared with older patients (over 70 yrs) [20].
- History of neoadjuvant therapy has been associated with lower operative morbidity. Ferrone et al. reported no pancreatic fistula in her series of 40 patients with BRPC/ LAPC who received FOLFIRINOX and surgery [16]. Motoi et al. reported a large series of 388 patients who received neoadjuvant therapy. There were no significant differences in postoperative morbidity rate between the neoadjuvant and no neoadjuvant groups [21].
- Resection of the portal vein/superior mesenteric vein is occasionally necessary to achieve an R0 resection. Riediger et al. reported their experience in 53 patients with vein resection. Thirty-two percent were segmental resections; 40% had no tumor infiltration of the vein on final pathology. Compared with patients without vein resection, patients with vein resection had similar morbidity rates (23 vs. 35%) [22].
- Arterial resection and reconstruction after neoadjuvant chemotherapy may be required to achieve an R0 resection. The most common resected artery during pancreatectomy is the celiac axis. The procedure came to be known as the modified Appleby procedure where a distal pancreatectomy and splenectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection is performed, and arterial perfusion of the liver is maintained by retrograde collateral blood flow from the superior mesenteric artery (SMA) via the gastroduodenal artery (GDA). Numerous small series have shown the safety and feasibility of this surgery [23–28]. The shortterm outcome including postoperative morbidity of the modified Appleby procedure is similar to that of distal pancreatectomy.
- Hepatic artery and SMA are infrequently resected during pancreaticoduodenectomy because of the technical challenge of arterial reconstruction and poor

short-term outcome. Rehders et al. reported their experience with arterial vascular resection for PDAC and argued that arterial vascular involvement is an indicator of unfavorable topography, instead of adverse tumor biology. They claimed vascular resection is warranted if an R0 resection can be achieved by experienced surgeons [29]. Although a few small series have shown the safety of an en bloc resection of the hepatic artery or SMA [30], the benefit has not been proved by any large study or meta-analysis [31].

- Extended lymphadenectomy is not widely utilized as many randomized trials and systemic reviews have shown no benefit and more postoperative complications [32–36].
- After resection, pancreaticojejunostomy is preferred at our hospital. Postoperative pancreatic fistula (POPF) can be significantly reduced by meticulous anastomosis with optimization of blood supply at the pancreaticojejunostomy [37].

In our recent series of pancreaticoduodenectomy for 1,687 patients with PDAC, the overall complication rate was 41%, with the most common complications including delayed gastric emptying (DGE) (16%), wound complications (11%), and POPF (6%) (Table 104.2) [9]. DGE and wound complications are often related to POPF. In the absence of POPF, the management of DGE is mainly supportive. A nasogastric tube is often used to decompress the stomach. Parental nutrition support is necessary. Patients with DGE might benefit from prokinetics such as metoclopramide and erythromycin. The antecolic location of gastrojejunostomy has been shown to reduce the incidence of DGE in several publications [38,39]. In a recent series of 160 pancreaticoduodenectomies, Nakamura et al. showed a side-to-side anastomosis of gastrojejunostomy on the greater curvature could significantly reduce the incidence of DGE (2.5% vs. 21% from end-to-side anastomosis) [40]. It seems that an antecolic side-to-side gastrojejunostomy has the lowest chance of DGE in our practice.

 Table 104.2
 Trends of the three most common postoperative morbidities after Whipple for pancreatic cancer.

	POPF	DGE	Wound complications
1980s (<i>n</i> = 66)	0 (0%)	2 (3%)	1 (2%)
1990s (<i>n</i> = 507)	18 (4%)	74 (15%)	33 (7%)
2000s (<i>n</i> = 1115)	75 (7%)	190 (17%)	151 (14%)
Total ($n = 1688$)	93 (6%)	266 (16%)	185 (11%)

DGE, delayed gastric emptying; POPF, postoperative pancreatic fistula.

Long-Term Outcome

Long-term overall survival after Whipple surgery for patients with PDAC is not optimistic. Although the 30day mortality after Whipple surgery has been low at 1% since the 1990s, the median survival for PDAC remained at 19 months in our recent analysis of PDAC patients from 1981 to 2011 [9]. In this series of 1,687 patients with PDAC, resection margin status and lymph node positivity were associated with overall survival (Fig. 104.1). For those patients with negative resection margin and negative lymph node metastasis, the estimated overall survival was 42 months compared with 18 months for patients with either positive margin or nodal metastasis.

The commonly used prognostic factors for 5-year survival include tumor size, lymph node status, margin status, tumor differentiation, lymphovascular and perineural invasion, and adjuvant chemotherapy. Whether these factors can predict the 10-year survival rate remains unknown. We reviewed the clinicopathologic characteristics of patients who underwent pancreatectomy for PDAC at the Johns Hopkins Hospital between 01/2000 and 12/2010. The estimated diseasespecific survival at 5 and 10 years was 20.4% and 15.1%, respectively. Using the Aalen's linear hazards model to study time-varying effect, the commonly used prognostic factors for 5-year survival were not important for survival after 5 years. Among 119 patients who survived >5 years, 30 (25%) had positive margins, 13 (11%) had tumor size >4 cm, 8 (7%) had >5 positive nodes, 36 (30%) had poor tumor differentiation, 38 (32%) had lymphovascular invasion, and 95 (80%) had perineural invasion. Among 27 patients who survived >10 years, 8 (30%) had positive margins, 4 (15%) had tumor size >4 cm, 2 (7%) had >5 positive nodes, 12 (44%) had poor tumor differentiation, 6 (22%) had lymphovascular invasion, and 24 (89%) had perineural invasion. The reported prognostic factors for PDAC are time-dependent and restricted to the first 5 years following pancreatectomy.

Completion of the full course of adjuvant chemotherapy was an independent prognostic factor for survival, but time to treatment initiation after surgery was not [41].

Neoadjuvant chemotherapy has significantly increased the chance of resection of PDAC. Although no phase 3 trial data has been published about the use of neoadjuvant chemotherapy in PDAC, neoadjuvant chemotherapy and/or chemoradiation therapy is widely used especially for patients with BRPC/LAPC [15,16,42].

A meta-analysis of more than 4,000 patients with PDAC showed that 32% of patients with locally advanced disease would have surgical resection after neoadjuvant chemoradiation therapy. The survival rate is similar to patients with resectable disease [19]. The most commonly

786 Chapter 104



(a) Overall survival of PDAC patients with margin negative resection (green line) vs. margin positive resection (blue line). (median survival 23 vs. 14 months, *P* < 0.001)

(b) Overall survival of PDAC patients with negative lymph node metastasis (green line) vs. positive lymph node metastasis (blue line). (median survival 30 vs. 17 months, *P* < 0.001)

(c) Overall survival of PDAC patients with negative lymph node metastasis and negative margin (blue line) vs. other (green line). (median survival 42 vs.18 months, P<0.001)

Figure 104.1 Overall survival curve of patients with PDAC.

used regimen for neoadjuvant chemotherapy is FOLFIRINOX if the patient has good performance status. The rationale to use FOLFIRINOX is based on the data extrapolated from the metastatic setting where FOLFIRINOX showed better improvements in both median progression-free survival (PFS) (6.4 months vs. 3.3 months; P < 0.001) and median overall survival (11.1 months vs. 6.8 months; P < 0.001) compared to gemcitabine [43].

Another regimen for neoadjuvant chemotherapy is gemcitabine and nab-paclitaxel. This is also based on the data extrapolated from the metastatic setting where the combination of both drugs improved overall survival (8.7 months vs. 6.6 months; P < 0.0001; HR, 0.72) and PFS [44].

Several national trials are enrolling patients with resectable PDAC (SWOG S1505), BRPC (Alliance A201101 and A201501), or LAPC (RTOG 1201) to determine the benefit of neoadjuvant chemotherapy and/or radiation. A phase 2 study of FOLFIRINOX plus a short course of radiation therapy is being explored in the neoadjuvant setting to determine the rate of R0 resection (NCT01591733). We are expecting level 1 evidence in the next few years regarding the benefit of neoadjuvant chemotherapy and/or radiation therapy.

Recently, stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) has been used for patients with BRPC/LAPC in both neoadjuvant and adjuvant settings [45]. SBRT can deliver a high dose of radiation to the tumor area while sparing radiation damage to surrounding tissue [46]. SBRT targeting of the tumor bed outlined by surgical clips is being explored in a prospective single-arm clinical trial in combination with a pancreatic tumor cell vaccine and FOLFIRINOX in the adjuvant setting (NCT01595321) [45]. Chuong et al. reported the combination of gemcitabine, docetaxel, and capecitabine (GTX) and SBRT in 57 patients with BRPC. Of these patients, 32 (56.1%) underwent successful surgical resection, with a 96.9% rate of R0 resection, a 9.4% rate of pathologic complete response, and a median overall survival (OS) of 19.3 months [47]. Whether the benefit of using SBRT to achieve better local control can be translated into longer overall survival is still unknown.

Other surgical factors affecting the long-term outcome of pancreaticoduodenectomy may include margin status and vessel resection/reconstruction. Data have shown if an R0 resection is obtained with vein excision, overall survival appears similar to those with R0 resections without venous involvement, with no significant increase in morbidity and mortality [48]. Venous involvement is an indicator of tumor location rather than aggressive tumor biology. Kelly et al. reported the experience of 71 patients with vein resection. The long-term outcome is not worse for patients with Whipple and vein resection compared with patients who had Whipple without vein resection (overall survival 12 vs. 19 months; P = 0.05) [49]. Tseng et al. reported a similar experience of 110 patients who underwent Whipple with vein resection. Median survival was 23.4 months in the group that required vein resection and 26.5 months in the group that underwent standard Whipple surgery (P = 0.177) [50].

Although retrospective studies have shown that in selected patients Whipple with vein resection can achieve low mortality and median survival of 2 years, aggressive resection with both arterial and venous resection and reconstruction does not lead to long-term survival [31,51].

Although data are rare, prospective data are being collected for patients with limited liver metastasis (less than

References

- Halsted WS. Contributions to the surgery of the bile passages, especially of the common bile duct. Boston Med Surg J 1899;141:645–654.
- 2 Cameron JL, He J. Two thousand consecutive pancreaticoduodenectomies. J Am Coll Surg 2015;220:530–536.
- 3 Kausch W. Das carcinoma der papilla duodeni und senine radikale entfeinung. Beitr Z Clin Chir 1912;78.
- 4 Whipple AO, Parsons WB, Mullins CR. Treatment of carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Ann Surg 1935;102:763–779.
- **5** Whipple AO. A reminiscence: pancreaticduodenectomy. Rev Surg 1963;20:221–225.
- **6** Monge JJ, Judd ES, Gage RP. Radical pancreatoduodenectomy: a 22-year experience with the complications, mortality rate, and survival rate. Ann Surg 1964;160:711–722.
- 7 Fernández-del Castillo C, Rattner DW, Warshaw AL. Standards for pancreatic resection in the 1990s. Arch Surg 1995;130:295–299; discussion 299–300.
- 8 Cameron JL, Riall TS, Coleman J, Belcher KA. One thousand consecutive pancreaticoduodenectomies. Ann Surg 2006;244:10–15.
- **9** He J, Ahuja N, Makary MA et al. 2564 resected periampullary adenocarcinomas at a single institution: trends over three decades. HPB (Oxford) 2014;16:83–90.
- Seiler CA, Wagner M, Sadowski C, Kulli C, Buchler MW. Randomized prospective trial of pyloruspreserving vs. Classic duodenopancreatectomy (Whipple procedure): initial clinical results. J Gastrointest Surg 2000;4:443–452.

3) and response to a full course of neoadjuvant chemotherapy (6 months). The outcome of these patients who are treated with diagnostic laparoscopy and then surgical resection is pending.

Future Trends

Minimal invasive pancreaticoduodenectomy including total laparoscopic [52,53] or robotic-assisted approach [54,55] has shown promising short-term outcomes such as shorter hospital stay and faster recovery. This could be translated into timely adjuvant chemotherapy. Total laparoscopic approach has also been shown to have a longer PFS compared to that of open pancreaticoduodenectomy. Early detection, minimal invasive surgery, and more effective chemotherapy will lead to a better outcome for patients with PDAC in the future.

- 11 Lin PW, Lin YJ. Prospective randomized comparison between pylorus-preserving and standard pancreaticoduodenectomy. Br J Surg 1999;86:603–607.
- 12 Katz MH, Marsh R, Herman JM, et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: need for standardization and methods for optimal clinical trial design. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:2787–2795.
- 13 Konstantinidis IT, Warshaw AL, Allen JN et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: is there a survival difference for R1 resections versus locally advanced unresectable tumors? What is a "true" R0 resection? Ann Surg 2013;257:731–736.
- 14 Mondo EL, Noel MS, Katz AW, Schoeniger LO, Hezel AF. Unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer: treatment with neoadjuvant leucovorin, fluorouracil, irinotecan, and oxaliplatin and assessment of surgical resectability. J Clin Oncol 2013;31:e37–39.
- 15 Faris JE, Blaszkowsky LS, McDermott S et al. FOLFIRINOX in locally advanced pancreatic cancer: the Massachusetts General Hospital Cancer Center experience. Oncologist 2013;18:543–548.
- 16 Ferrone CR, Marchegiani G, Hong TS et al. Radiological and surgical implications of neoadjuvant treatment with FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg 2015;261:12–17.
- 17 Bickenbach KA, Gonen M, Tang LH et al. Downstaging in pancreatic cancer: a matched analysis of patients resected following systemic treatment of initially locally unresectable disease. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19:1663–1669.

- 18 Kadera BE, Sunjaya DB, Isacoff WH et al. Locally advanced pancreatic cancer: association between prolonged preoperative treatment and lymph-node negativity and overall survival. JAMA Surg 2014;149:145–153.
- 19 Gillen S, Schuster T, Meyer Zum Buschenfelde C, Friess H, Kleeff J. Preoperative/neoadjuvant therapy in pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and metaanalysis of response and resection percentages. PLoS Med 2010;7:e1000267.
- **20** He J, Edil BH, Cameron JL et al. Young patients undergoing resection of pancreatic cancer fare better than their older counterparts. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17:339–344.
- **21** Motoi F, Unno M, Takahashi H et al. Influence of preoperative anti-cancer therapy on resectability and perioperative outcomes in patients with pancreatic cancer: Project study by the Japanese Society of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Surgery. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014;21:148–158.
- 22 Riediger H, Makowiec F, Fischer E, Adam U, Hopt UT. Postoperative morbidity and long-term survival after pancreaticoduodenectomy with superior mesentericoportal vein resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10:1106–1115.
- **23** Gagandeep S, Artinyan A, Jabbour N et al. Extended pancreatectomy with resection of the celiac axis: the modified Appleby operation. Am J Surg 2006;192:330–335.
- 24 Hirano S, Kondo S, Hara T et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for locally advanced pancreatic body cancer: long-term results. Ann Surg 2007;246:46–51.
- **25** Sperti C, Berselli M, Pedrazzoli S. Distal pancreatectomy for body-tail pancreatic cancer: is there a role for celiac axis resection? Pancreatology 2010;10:491–498.
- **26** Baumgartner JM, Krasinskas A, Daouadi M et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma following neoadjuvant therapy. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:1152–1159.
- **27** Okada K, Kawai M, Tani M et al. Surgical strategy for patients with pancreatic body/tail carcinoma: who should undergo distal pancreatectomy with en-bloc celiac axis resection? Surgery 2013;153:365–372.
- **28** Takahashi Y, Kaneoka Y, Maeda A, Isogai M. Distal pancreatectomy with celiac axis resection for carcinoma of the body and tail of the pancreas. World J Surg 2011;35:2535–2542.
- 29 Rehders A, Stoecklein NH, Guray A, Riediger R, Alexander A, Knoefel WT. Vascular invasion in pancreatic cancer: tumor biology or tumor topography? Surgery 2012;152:S143–151.

- 30 Martin RC, 2nd, Scoggins CR, Egnatashvili V, Staley CA, McMasters KM, Kooby DA. Arterial and venous resection for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: operative and long-term outcomes. Arch Surg 2009;144:154–159.
- **31** Mollberg N, Rahbari NN, Koch M et al. Arterial resection during pancreatectomy for pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2011;254:882–893.
- 32 Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Sohn TA et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy with or without extended retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for periampullary adenocarcinoma: comparison of morbidity and mortality and short-term outcome. Ann Surg 1999;229:613–622; discussion 622–624.
- 33 Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Lillemoe KD et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy with or without distal gastrectomy and extended retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for periampullary adenocarcinoma, Part 2: randomized controlled trial evaluating survival, morbidity, and mortality. Ann Surg 2002;236:355–366; discussion 366–368.
- 34 Riall TS, Cameron JL, Lillemoe KD et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy with or without distal gastrectomy and extended retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for periampullary adenocarcinoma, Part 3: update on 5-year survival. J Gastrointest Surg 2005;9:1191–1204; discussion 204–206.
- **35** Michalski CW, Kleeff J, Wente MN, Diener MK, Buchler MW, Friess H. Systematic review and metaanalysis of standard and extended lymphadenectomy in pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer. BrJ Surg 2007;94:265–273.
- 36 Sun J, Yang Y, Wang X et al. Meta-analysis of the efficacies of extended and standard pancreatoduodenectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas. World J Surg 2014;38:2708–2715.
- 37 Strasberg SM, Drebin JA, Mokadam NA et al. Prospective trial of a blood supply-based technique of pancreaticojejunostomy: effect on anastomotic failure in the Whipple procedure. J Am Coll Surg 2002;194:746–758; discussion 759–760.
- 38 Hartel M, Wente MN, Hinz U et al. Effect of antecolic reconstruction on delayed gastric emptying after the pylorus-preserving Whipple procedure. Arch Surg 2005;140:1094–1099.
- **39** Nikfarjam M, Kimchi ET, Gusani NJ et al. A reduction in delayed gastric emptying by classic pancreaticoduodenectomy with an antecolic gastrojejunal anastomosis and a retrogastric omental patch. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13:1674–1682.
- **40** Nakamura T, Ambo Y, Noji T et al. Reduction of the incidence of delayed gastric emptying in side-to-side gastrojejunostomy in subtotal stomach-preserving

pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:1425–1432.

- **41** Valle JW, Palmer D, Jackson R et al. Optimal duration and timing of adjuvant chemotherapy after definitive surgery for ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: ongoing lessons from the ESPAC-3 study. J Clin Oncol 2014;32:504–512.
- **42** Khushman M, Dempsey N, Maldonado JC et al. Full dose neoadjuvant FOLFIRINOX is associated with prolonged survival in patients with locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Pancreatology 2015;15:667–673.
- **43** Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364:1817–1825.
- **44** Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med 2013;369:1691–1703.
- 45 Herman JM, Koong AC. Stereotactic body radiation therapy: a new standard option for pancreatic cancer? J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2014;12:1489–1493.
- **46** Rwigema JC, Parikh SD, Heron DE et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy in the treatment of advanced adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Am J Clin Oncol 2011;34:63–69.
- **47** Chuong MD, Springett GM, Freilich JM et al. Stereotactic body radiation therapy for locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer is effective and well tolerated. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2013;86:516–522.

- **48** Leach SD, Lee JE, Charnsangavej C et al. Survival following pancreaticoduodenectomy with resection of the superior mesenteric-portal vein confluence for adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head. Br J Surg 1998;85:611–617.
- 49 Kelly KJ, Winslow E, Kooby D et al. Vein involvement during pancreaticoduodenectomy: is there a need for redefinition of "borderline resectable disease"?J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17:1209–1217; discussion 1217.
- **50** Tseng JF, Raut CP, Lee JE et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy with vascular resection: margin status and survival duration. J Gastrointest Surg 2004;8:935–949; discussion 949–950.
- **51** Stitzenberg KB, Watson JC, Roberts A et al. Survival after pancreatectomy with major arterial resection and reconstruction. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15:1399–1406.
- **52** Kendrick ML. Laparoscopic and robotic resection for pancreatic cancer. Cancer J 2012;18:571–576.
- 53 Croome KP, Farnell MB, Que FG et al. Total laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: oncologic advantages over open approaches? Ann Surg 2014;260:633–638; discussion 638–640.
- 54 Magge D, Zureikat A, Hogg M, Zeh HJ 3rd. Minimally invasive approaches to pancreatic surgery. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2016;25:273–286.
- 55 Winer J, Can MF, Bartlett DL, Zeh HJ, Zureikat AH. The current state of robotic-assisted pancreatic surgery. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;9:468–476.

105

Left Pancreatectomy for Body and Tail Cancer

Georgios Gemenetzis and Christopher L. Wolfgang

Department of Surgery, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

Patients with cancer of the pancreatic body and tail typically present in a more advanced stage, because of the initial lack of symptoms. By the time clinical signs occur, disease is usually present outside of the pancreatic parenchyma and infiltration of adjacent vascular structures or organs is often observed [1]. Moreover, lymphatic metastasis in locoregional lymph nodes and dissemination to distant organs may also be present at the time of diagnosis, leading to less than 15% of body and tail located malignant tumors being resectable at initial presentation [2].

Treatment modalities are optimally decided by a multidisciplinary team, based on imaging studies, cancer biomarker values, and patient performance status. Surgical resection of the malignant lesion is the treatment of choice and provides the highest chance of cure. Patients who are eligible for surgery undergo a left pancreatectomy (LP), also known as distal pancreatectomy [3]. It is a standardized surgical procedure that has been performed with improved postoperative outcomes over the years [4]. LP involves resection of the distal portion of the pancreas, to the left of the superior mesenteric vessels, and the spleen when malignancy is involved. Resection of adjacent organs, such as the ipsilateral adrenal gland or the stomach may be necessary, due to local advancement of the tumor or inflammatory adhesions [5].

The combination of advanced disease and technical challenges, such as extensive retroperitoneal surface area, has led to increased rates of postoperative morbidity and positive margin resections accompanying the procedure [6].

Tumor Staging and Resection Eligibility

Multidisciplinary consultation at a high-volume center for pancreatic surgery is optimal for diagnosis, assessment of resectability, and management of left-sided pancreatic cancer [7]. High-quality imaging studies are essential in evaluating the extent of the disease at presentation and should include a pancreas protocol multidetector CT or an MRI (Fig. 105.1). Radiologic findings and laboratory values of cancer biomarkers (CA 19-9) allow the categorization into resectable, locally advanced, and metastatic disease. Additional diagnostic modalities, such as endoscopic ultrasound and fine-needle aspiration biopsy (EUS-FNA), are utilized when radiologic and clinical findings are suggestive of additional differential diagnosis apart from pancreatic solid tumor [8]. Proof of malignancy via biopsy is not required in candidates for surgical resection and a diagnostic biopsy should not delay definitive treatment, when clinical findings indicate high probability of pancreatic cancer [9]. Resectability status criteria for solid tumors of the pancreatic body and tail are shown in Table 105.1.

Surgical Technique

General Considerations

Left pancreatectomy is performed as an oncologic procedure with the goal to achieve R0 resection and regional lymph node dissection. Detailed knowledge of the anatomy, including anatomic spaces and major vascular structures is mandatory. The pancreatic body and tail lie

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 105.1 Computed tomography of a patient with adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic tail (white arrow) and concomitant splenic vein thrombosis (arrowhead). *Source:* Reprinted with permission from the American Journal of Roentgenology.

Table 105.1 Resectability criteria for pancreatic body and tail cancer.

Borderline resectable	 Tumor contact with the celiac artery of ≤180°
	 Tumor contact with the celiac artery of >180°, without involvement of the aorta and with intact gastroduodenal artery
	• Tumor contact with the inferior vena cava
	 Tumor contact with the superior mesenteric vein or portal vein of >180° or ≤180° with contour irregularity or vein thrombosis
Unresectable	• Tumor contact with the superior mesenteric artery or celiac artery of >180°
	• Tumor contact with the celiac artery and aortic involvement
	 Unreconstructable superior mesenteric vein or portal vein due to occlusion

in the retroperitoneum in an oblique position behind the lower portion of the gastric greater curvature; in the same left anterior pararenal space in which the duodenum, the root of the mesocolon, and the splenic flexure also lie. Medially, the pancreatic body relates to the superior mesenteric artery, the celiac artery, and the portalsplenic-superior mesenteric vein confluence; all surrounded by connective tissue. Therefore, development of malignant tumors in the left part of the pancreas can penetrate the pancreatic capsule and invade any of the afore-mentioned surrounding structures. A combined pancreatosplenectomy is usually performed, since spleen preservation is generally not indicated in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. When the tumor involves adjacent organs beyond the spleen, a wider en bloc resection is indicated. Direct tumor invasion to the splenic vessels constitutes a T3 pathologic stage (extension beyond the pancreas); further vascular involvement increases the probability of unresectability.

Patients who are eligible for surgery should undergo diagnostic laparoscopy at the beginning of the operation to exclude possible distant metastases (liver) or carcinomatosis, missed by the imaging studies [10]. In the presence of metastatic disease, a lesion biopsy is performed.

Retrograde Left Pancreatosplenectomy

After initial laparoscopy, a long midline skin incision from the xiphoid to 8–10 cm below the umbilicus is created; in patients with normal weight this incision provides satisfactory exposure for mobilization of the pancreatic body and tail. Alternatively, a left subcostal incision is suitable in obese patients.

Exposure of the pancreatic body and tail follows after a thorough exploration of the abdominal cavity for signs of metastatic disease. Initially, the omentum is detached from the transverse colon, and the peritoneal layer that surrounds the pancreas is incised along the inferior border, starting from the tail. Care must be taken to avoid injury to the inferior mesenteric vein that lies deep in the peritoneal layer. Palpation of the left-sided pancreas allows a precise evaluation of tumor extension. Ligation of the splenic artery follows, close to its point of origin from the celiac artery; palpation of the hepatoduodenal ligament prior to ligation secures that the hepatic artery has not been occluded.

The traditional retrograde approach continues with mobilization of the spleen, by incision of the splenorenal and splenocolic ligaments with electrocautery or Metzenbaum scissors. The spleen can now be elevated away from the ipsilateral adrenal gland and kidney. Division of the short gastric and the left gastroepiploic vessels allows the detachment of the spleen from the greater curvature of the stomach and the free inspection of the posterior pancreatic surface (Fig. 105.2). The splenic vein is identified and ligated distal to the confluence with the inferior mesenteric vein with two 2-0 silk ligatures.

The final step involves the division of the pancreatic parenchyma. This can be accomplished by numerous methods. Traditionally, the pancreas is divided sharply or with electrocautery followed by the placement of figure of eight sutures to occlude the superior and inferior pancreatic arteries. Once hemostasis is achieved, the pancreatic duct is identified and oversewn with a fine



Figure 105.2 Mobilization of the pancreatic body and tail and visualization of the posterior pancreatic surface. *Source:* Reprinted with permission from the American Journal of Roentgenology.

absorbable suture. This is followed by the placement of mattress sutures over the entire transection line. Alternatively, a more modern approach is to use a 48–55 mm linear stapler that is applied across the pancreatic transection line. Prior to closure, closed suction drains are usually placed near the transection margin.

Radical Antegrade Modular Pancreatosplenectomy

In 2003, Strasberg et al. described a modification of LP for malignant tumors that relied on early control of major blood vessels, improved visualization of the posterior resection margin, and extensive lymph node dissection [11]. In radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy (RAMPS) the dissection takes place in an antegrade fashion (from right to left). The parenchyma is dissected first at the pancreatic neck using a stapler and the underlying vascular structures are exposed. The splenic vessels are ligated and extended dissection of celiac and superior mesenteric artery nodes follows. The final resection plane is decided based on tumor extension. The anterior renal fascia is always excised; if the pancreatic lesion invades the ipsilateral adrenal gland or further, the resection plane extends towards the anterior surface of the kidney, behind the perinephric fat (posterior RAMPS) [4].

Improved 5-year survival has been reported in patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma of the left pancreas who underwent RAMPS [12,13]. Modifications of the surgical procedure can also be found in the literature [4,14]. Randomized trials comparing standard LP and RAMPS will be needed to support the improved oncologic outcome of the latter.

Distal Pancreatectomy with en Bloc Celiac Artery Resection

Vascular involvement of the celiac axis in pancreatic cancer is considered an indicator of unresectability. In the last decade, a modified Appleby procedure has been adopted for resection of locally advanced tumors of the pancreatic body [15]. The operation is a left pancreatectomy with en bloc splenectomy and resection of the celiac axis. In the modified Appleby procedure, once the celiac trunk and common hepatic artery are resected, the liver receives adequate blood supply from the superior mesenteric artery via retrograde flow, through the inferior pancreaticoduodenal artery, the arcade within the pancreatic head, and finally the gastroduodenal artery to the proper hepatic artery.

Few small series of patients who underwent a modified Appleby operation have been published [16–18]. Appropriate patient selection is necessary and consideration on anatomic variations of hepatic circulation must be given. Neoadjuvant chemotherapy or chemoradiation is necessary in stage III borderline patients [19]. The procedure has a postoperative morbidity rate similar to LP [20]. The median overall survival of these patients is improved, compared with chemotherapy or chemoradiotherapy alone, and is similar to that of stage I/II patients, who undergo resection [21].

Minimally Invasive Left Pancreatectomy

Laparoscopic and robotic surgery of the distal pancreas has developed rapidly over the last few years. The first laparoscopic LP was reported in a patient with chronic pancreatitis, early in the development of laparoscopic surgery [22]. Utilization of laparoscopic technique in dissection of malignant tumors of the pancreatic body and tail progressed slower. The surgical principles remain the same as in the open pancreatectomy: margin-negative resection and an adequate lymphadenectomy. Both the standard retrograde [23] and the RAMPS technique [24-26] are amenable to the laparoscopic approach. Although operating time is reported to be longer on average, several publications demonstrated a lower estimated blood loss compared to open LP [27-29]. Additionally, R0 resection and number of dissected lymph nodes in laparoscopic LP are similar to the open approach [30,31], which leads to comparable long-term oncologic outcomes. Moreover, the reported overall survival was similar in the open and laparoscopic approach [30,32,33]. Interestingly, some have suggested that postoperative complication rates are improved compared to the open approach, including hemorrhage and pancreatic fistulas



Figure 105.3 Robotic left pancreatectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma.

[34,35]. Others have reported that shorter length of stay, lower postoperative costs, and shorter time for initiation of adjuvant therapy are observed in patients who undergo laparoscopic LP [35–37].

Robot-assisted resections were the next step in minimally invasive pancreatic surgery. In 2003, three cases of robot-assisted laparoscopic LP for adenocarcinoma were reported by Giulianotti et al. [38]. Since then, utilization of robotic surgical systems (Fig. 105.3) has increased significantly and major case series have been published [39–44]. Main comparisons are made against the laparoscopic resection. A recent systematic review and metaanalysis found no statistically significant difference in blood loss, operative time, and conversion rates between the two approaches; postoperative morbidity was also similar [45]. It appears that robot-assisted laparoscopic LP is as feasible and safe as the laparoscopic approach.

The advantages of laparoscopic and robot-assisted LP are evident: smaller incisions, decreased blood loss, less postoperative pain, shorter length of hospital stay, and faster recovery. However, reported conversion rates of 10–15% [46] indicate that these operations are feasible in well-selected patients and substantial surgeon experience in minimally invasive techniques is required [46,47]. Randomized controlled trials are recommended to evaluate further the feasibility and long-term outcomes of these approaches.

Postoperative Considerations

Postoperative Pancreatic Fistula

Postoperative pancreatic fistula (POPF) is the most common major complication of left pancreatectomy with a reported incidence of 20–30% [48,49]. The impact of the closure technique on POPF rates following LP has been extensively studied. Multiple prospective studies and randomized trials have compared the suturing and stapling technique [50–53] and a trend favoring use of stapler for remnant closure is observed. However, Bilimoria et al. reported that identification and direct ligation of the main pancreatic duct is associated with reduced pancreatic leak rates in left pancreatectomy [54]. The most recent meta-analysis identifies lower overall POPF incidence with use of stapler, but no difference in clinically relevant POPF [53]. Other risk factors for development of pancreatic fistula include size of the pancreatic gland [55], location of parenchymal transection [56], and extensive lymphadenectomy [57].

Placement of a postoperative drain on the surgical bed and time of its removal is an ongoing debate. The goal of drain placement is to recognize a pancreatic leak early and allow controlled drainage of the pancreatic fluid, which invariably resolves within 3–4 weeks. However, drains have been associated with retrograde intra-abdominal infections, peripancreatic vessel and hollow viscera erosion, and increased possibility of promoting pancreatic fistula formation, especially with closed suction drainage [58–60]. Utilization of drains is highly dependent on the surgeon's preferences and clinical experience.

Pancreatic fistula diagnosis is clinical; nonspecific symptoms such as anorexia, nausea, and abdominal discomfort or pain are usually present. Secondary delayed gastric emptying can also be observed, and mildly elevated WBC count and C-reactive protein levels should raise clinical suspicion for POPF. Definitive diagnosis is placed with an abdominal CT, where a peripancreatic collection is seen. In the vast majority of cases, management of POPF is a combination of support with enteral nutrition [61,62] and image-guided percutaneous drainage of peripancreatic fluid collection [63]. Recent studies indicate that utilization of somatostatin analogs in POPF does not provide significant advantage in fistula closure rate [64].

Postoperative Diabetes Mellitus

New-onset pancreatogenic diabetes (type 3c) is a complication of a varying rate between 5% and 50%, depending on preexisting pancreatic disease and extension of parenchyma resection [65,66]. With the improved survival achieved after resection of body and tail adenocarcinoma, postoperative diabetes can become a lifelong complication. In a recent meta-analysis, the cumulative risk for new-onset diabetes after LP for malignancy is 7–28%, with an increased chance of insulin dependency [67]. Patients who will be submitted to LP should be informed preoperatively about the possibility of developing diabetes.

Conclusions

Patients diagnosed with cancer of the pancreatic body and tail usually present with locally advanced or metastatic disease. In those cases where the tumor is manageable surgically, a left pancreatectomy with negative

References

- 1 Huguet F, Mukherjee S, Javle M. Locally advanced pancreatic cancer: the role of definitive chemoradiotherapy. Clin Oncol 2014;26:560–568.
- 2 Gurusamy KS, Kumar S, Davidson BR, Fusai G. Resection versus other treatments for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2014;2:CD010244.
- **3** Parikh PY, Lillemoe KD. Surgical management of pancreatic cancer—distal pancreatectomy. Semin Oncol 2015;42:110–122.
- 4 Kitagawa H et al. A modification of radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy for adenocarcinoma of the left pancreas: significance of en bloc resection including the anterior renal fascia. World J Surg 2014;38:2448–2454.
- **5** Paye F et al. Distal pancreatectomy for pancreatic carcinoma in the era of multimodal treatment. Br J Surg 2015;102:229–236.
- 6 Hartwig W et al. Multivisceral resection for pancreatic malignancies: risk-analysis and long-term outcome. Ann Surg 2009;250:81–87.
- Kumar R, Herman JM, Wolfgang CL, Zheng L. Multidisciplinary management of pancreatic cancer. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 2013;22:265–287.
- 8 Larghi A et al. Interobserver agreement and accuracy of preoperative endoscopic ultrasound-guided biopsy for histological grading of pancreatic cancer. Endoscopy 2015;47:308–314.
- **9** Kudo T et al. Influence of the safety and diagnostic accuracy of preoperative endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration for resectable pancreatic cancer on clinical performance. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:3620–3627.
- 10 Allen VB, Gurusamy KS, Takwoingi Y, Kalia A, Davidson BR. Diagnostic accuracy of laparoscopy following computed tomography (CT) scanning for assessing the resectability with curative intent in pancreatic and periampullary cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013;11:CD009323.
- 11 Strasberg SM, Drebin JA, Linehan D. Radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy. Surgery 2003;133:521–527.
- 12 Mitchem JB et al. Long-term results of resection of adenocarcinoma of the body and tail of the pancreas

margins provides the best chance for curative treatment. Postoperative morbidity rates are relatively high, but the majority of them are self-limited and the surgical mortality remains low. Utilization of laparoscopic and robotic techniques allows faster recovery and timely initiation of adjuvant therapy.

using radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy procedure. J Am Coll Surg 2012;214:46–52.

- 13 Murakawa M et al. The short- and long-term outcomes of radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy for adenocarcinoma of the body and tail of the pancreas. BMC Surg 2015;15:120.
- 14 Kawabata Y, Hayashi H, Takai K, Kidani A, Tajima Y. Superior mesenteric artery-first approach in radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy for borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a technique to obtain negative tangential margins. J Am Coll Surg 2015;220:e49–54.
- 15 Makary MA, Fishman EK, Cameron JL. Resection of the celiac axis for invasive pancreatic cancer. J Gastrointest Surg 2005;9:503–507.
- 16 Christians KK et al. Arterial resection at the time of pancreatectomy for cancer. Surgery 2014;155:919–926.
- 17 Latona JA, Lamb KM, Pucci MJ, Maley WR, Yeo CJ. Modified Appleby procedure with arterial reconstruction for locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a literature review and report of three unusual cases. J Gastrointest Surg 2016;20:300–306.
- 18 Cesaretti M et al. Modified Appleby procedure for borderline resectable/locally advanced distal pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a major procedure for selected patients. J Visc Surg 2016; 153(3):173–181.
- 19 Baumgartner JM et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma following neoadjuvant therapy. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:1152–1159.
- **20** Okada K-I et al. Surgical strategy for patients with pancreatic body/tail carcinoma: who should undergo distal pancreatectomy with en-bloc celiac axis resection? Surgery 2013;153:365–372.
- **21** Gong H et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Medicine 2016;95:e3061.
- 22 Cuschieri A, Jakimowicz JJ, van Spreeuwel J. Laparoscopic distal 70% pancreatectomy and splenectomy for chronic pancreatitis. Ann Surg 1996;223:280–285.
- **23** Marangos IP et al. Laparoscopic resection of exocrine carcinoma in central and distal pancreas results in a
high rate of radical resections and long postoperative survival. Surgery 2012;151:717–723.

- 24 Choi SH, Kang CM, Lee WJ, Chi HS. Multimedia article. Laparoscopic modified anterior RAMPS in well-selected left-sided pancreatic cancer: technical feasibility and interim results. Surg Endosc 2011;25:2360–2361.
- **25** Kang CM, Lee SH, Lee WJ. Minimally invasive radical pancreatectomy for left-sided pancreatic cancer: current status and future perspectives. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:2343–2351.
- **26** Sunagawa H, Harumatsu T, Kinjo S, Oshiro N. Ligament of Treitz approach in laparoscopic modified radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy: report of three cases. Asian J Endosc Surg 2014;7:172–174.
- 27 Baker MS, Bentrem DJ, Ujiki MB, Stocker S, Talamonti MS. A prospective single institution comparison of peri-operative outcomes for laparoscopic and open distal pancreatectomy. Surgery 2009;146:635–643; discussion 643–645.
- 28 Mehta SS, Doumane G, Mura T, Nocca D, Fabre J-M. Laparoscopic versus open distal pancreatectomy: a single-institution case-control study. Surg Endosc 2012;26:402–407.
- 29 Nakamura M, Nakashima H. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy and pancreatoduodenectomy: is it worthwhile? A meta-analysis of laparoscopic pancreatectomy. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2013;20:421–428.
- **30** Kooby DA et al. A multicenter analysis of distal pancreatectomy for adenocarcinoma: is laparoscopic resection appropriate? J Am Coll Surg 2010;210:779–785, 786–787.
- 31 Rehman S et al. Oncological feasibility of laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy for adenocarcinoma: a singleinstitution comparative study. World J Surg 2014;38:476–483.
- **32** Magge D et al. Comparative effectiveness of minimally invasive and open distal pancreatectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma. JAMA Surg 2013;148:525–531.
- **33** Hu M et al. Laparoscopic versus open distal splenopancreatectomy for the treatment of pancreatic body and tail cancer: a retrospective, mid-term follow-up study at a single academic tertiary care institution. Surg Endosc 2014;28:2584–2591.
- **34** Venkat R et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy is associated with significantly less overall morbidity compared to the open technique: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2012;255:1048–1059.
- 35 Stauffer JA, Coppola A, Mody K, Asbun HJ. Laparoscopic versus open distal pancreatectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. World J Surg 2016;40(6):1477–1484.

- **36** Abu Hilal M, Hamdan M, Di Fabio F, Pearce NW, Johnson CD. Laparoscopic versus open distal pancreatectomy: a clinical and cost-effectiveness study. Surg Endosc 2012;26:1670–1674.
- Fox AM et al. Comparison of outcomes and costs between laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy and open resection at a single center. Surg Endosc 2012;26:1220–1230.
- **38** Giulianotti PC et al. Robotics in general surgery: personal experience in a large community hospital. Arch Surg 2003;138:777–784.
- 39 Choi SH, Kang CM, Hwang HK, Lee WJ, Chi HS. Robotic anterior RAMPS in well-selected left-sided pancreatic cancer. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:868–869.
- **40** Daouadi M et al. Robot-assisted minimally invasive distal pancreatectomy is superior to the laparoscopic technique. Ann Surg 2013;257:128–132.
- **41** Suman P, Rutledge J, Yiengpruksawan A. Robotic distal pancreatectomy. JSLS 2013;17:627–635.
- **42** Lee SY et al. Distal pancreatectomy: a single institution's experience in open, laparoscopic, and robotic approaches. J Am Coll Surg 2015;220:18–27.
- **43** Zhan Q et al. Outcomes of robotic surgery for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Chin J Cancer Res 2015;27:604–610.
- Butturini G et al. A prospective non-randomised single-center study comparing laparoscopic and robotic distal pancreatectomy. Surg Endosc 2015;29:3163–3170.
- **45** Huang B, Feng L, Zhao J. Systematic review and meta-analysis of robotic versus laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy for benign and malignant pancreatic lesions. Surg Endosc 2016;30(9):4078–4085.
- **46** Ricci C et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy: what factors are related to the learning curve? Surg Today 2015;45:50–56.
- **47** Shakir M et al. The learning curve for robotic distal pancreatectomy: an analysis of outcomes of the first 100 consecutive cases at a high-volume pancreatic centre. HPB 2015;17:580–586.
- 48 Bassi C et al. Postoperative pancreatic fistula: an international study group (ISGPF) definition. Surgery 2005;138:8–13.
- **49** Harnoss JC et al. Use and results of consensus definitions in pancreatic surgery: a systematic review. Surgery 2014;155:47–57.
- **50** Knaebel H P, Diener MK, Wente MN, Büchler MW, Seiler CM. Systematic review and meta-analysis of technique for closure of the pancreatic remnant after distal pancreatectomy. Br J Surg 2005;92:539–546.
- 51 Zhou W et al. Stapler vs suture closure of pancreatic remnant after distal pancreatectomy: a meta-analysis. Am J Surg 2010;200:529–536.

- 52 Diener MK et al. Efficacy of stapler versus hand-sewn closure after distal pancreatectomy (DISPACT): a randomised, controlled multicentre trial. Lancet 2011;377:1514–1522.
- **53** Zhang H et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis comparing three techniques for pancreatic remnant closure following distal pancreatectomy. Br J Surg 2015;102:4–15.
- 54 Bilimoria MM et al. Pancreatic leak after left pancreatectomy is reduced following main pancreatic duct ligation. Br J Surg 2003;90:190–196.
- 55 Eguchi H et al. A thick pancreas is a risk factor for pancreatic fistula after a distal pancreatectomy: selection of the closure technique according to the thickness. Dig Surg 2011;28:50–56.
- 56 Sell NM et al. The influence of transection site on the development of pancreatic fistula in patients undergoing distal pancreatectomy: a review of 294 consecutive cases. Surgery 2015;157:1080–1087.
- **57** Sugimoto M et al. Risk factor analysis and prevention of postoperative pancreatic fistula after distal pancreatectomy with stapler use. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2013;20:538–544.
- 58 Bassi C et al. Early versus late drain removal after standard pancreatic resections: results of a prospective randomized trial. Ann Surg 2010;252:207–214.
- **59** Correa-Gallego C et al. Operative drainage following pancreatic resection: analysis of 1122 patients resected

over 5 years at a single institution. Ann Surg 2013;258:1051–1058.

- **60** Behrman SW et al. Routine drainage of the operative bed following elective distal pancreatectomy does not reduce the occurrence of complications. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:72–79; discussion 79.
- **61** O'Keefe SJD. Physiological response of the human pancreas to enteral and parenteral feeding. Curr Opin Clin Nutr Metab Care 2006;9:622–628.
- Klek S et al. Enteral and parenteral nutrition in the conservative treatment of pancreatic fistula: a randomized clinical trial. Gastroenterology 2011;141:157–163, 163.e1.
- **63** Sohn T A et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy: role of interventional radiologists in managing patients and complications. J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7:209–219.
- **64** Gans SL et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of somatostatin analogues for the treatment of pancreatic fistula. Br J Surg 2012;99:754–760.
- **65** Slezak LA, Andersen DK. Pancreatic resection: effects on glucose metabolism. World J Surg 2001;25:452–460.
- 66 Maeda H, Hanazaki K. Pancreatogenic diabetes after pancreatic resection. Pancreatology 2011;11:268–276.
- **67** De Bruijn KM J, van Eijck CHJ. New-onset diabetes after distal pancreatectomy: a systematic review. Ann Surg 2015;261:854–861.

106

Total Pancreatectomy: Indications and Limitations

Seiko Hirono and Hiroki Yamaue

Second Department of Surgery, Wakayama Medical University, School of Medicine, Wakayama, Japan

Total Pancreatectomy

Total pancreatectomy (TP) was first described by Rockey in 1943 [1], and the popularity of this procedure increased during the 1960s [2]. The rationale for TP was to avoid pancreatic anastomosis-related complications and to optimize oncologic surgery in pancreatic cancer patients. After the initial enthusiasm for TP, results of large series of TP for pancreatic cancer were published in the late 1980s and 1990s [3-8]. They showed that TP could not improve the rates of R0 resections for pancreatic cancer, had perioperative mortality rates similar to or higher than partial pancreatic resections (13-27%), and no survival advantage was found [3-8]. Furthermore, TP was complicated by permanent pancreatic endocrine and exocrine deficiencies [9]. These results led surgeons largely to abandon TP and no longer consider it as a viable option for pancreatic disease.

However, recent advances in surgical techniques, perioperative management, and the development of high-volume surgical centers demonstrate that TP can be performed with lower mortality rates than in the past [10-13]. Furthermore, improvements in long-acting insulin formulations and high-quality enzyme replacement formulations for managing brittle diabetes mellitus and malabsorption from exocrine insufficiency enable more effective control of these conditions after TP [10-14].

In this chapter, recent indications and limitations of TP are considered, based on short- and long-term outcomes after TP reported in the literature.

Elective Total Pancreatectomy and Salvage Completion Pancreatectomy

TP can be classified into elective TP and salvage completion pancreatectomy for complications after partial pancreatectomy [12,15,16].

An elective TP includes primary TP and two-stage TP after previous partial pancreatic resections. Primary elective TP is performed in cases of central tumor location in the pancreas or multifocal tumors with preoperatively planned TP, the intraoperative finding of an extended tumor other than preoperative imaging finding, or tumor positive intraoperative frozen pancreatic transection margin with the need for extension of the pancreas. Two-stage elective TP is performed in cases of tumor recurrence or of new tumors developing in the remnant pancreas after partial pancreatic resection.

Salvage completion pancreatectomy is indicated in the clinical situation of a patient with a severe complication after a pancreatic resection, such as pancreatic fistula or abdominal hemorrhage, and when conservative treatment strategies have been exhausted [12,16].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Perioperative Outcomes After Total Pancreatectomy

Elective TP

High perioperative mortality and morbidity rates after TP have long been reported [3–8]; however, a dramatic decrease has been achieved in recent years due to improvements in surgical techniques and postoperative management [10–13,15,16]. Recent single-institution series have reported perioperative mortality rates ranging from 3% to 12.5%, and perioperative morbidity rates ranging from 25% to 54% (Table 106.1) [10,12,15–20]. Advanced age (>70 years), the presence of comorbid conditions, lengthy operative time (>420 min), high blood loss (>2,000 mL), and/or arterial resections were reported as independent risk factors for mortality following TP [20,21].

Surgical complications after TP include delayed gastric emptying, intra-abdominal abscess, abdominal hemorrhage, anastomotic leakage, and wound infection. Several studies report that rate of delayed gastric emptying is the most frequent perioperative complication following TP [12,19,20], and that the relationship between delayed gastric emptying and surgical technique (i.e., with or without preservation of the pylorus ring of the stomach) was unclear [12,20].

Although mortality rates following TP have decreased, perioperative morbidity rates remain high. Therefore, careful patient selection, surgical procedure, and postoperative management are essential to decrease morbidity rates after this procedure.

Salvage Completion Pancreatectomy

High mortality rates after emergent complete pancreatectomy have been reported, ranging from 39% to 48%, and morbidity rates were also high, ranging from 79% to 91% [12,16]. Furthermore, the postoperative outcomes after salvage completion pancreatectomy, including complications, hospital stay, and survival, were significantly worse than those after elective TP [12,16]. The poor outcomes are associated with conditions such as severe abdominal sepsis or hemorrhage after partial pancreatectomies, when conservative treatment strategies have been exhausted.

With advances in interventional radiology techniques, including drainage of pancreatic fistula or intraabdominal abscess, and arterial embolization for abdominal hemorrhage, complications from salvage TP after partial pancreatectomies should become more avoidable [22,23].

Long-Term Outcomes After Total Pancreatectomy

With the increasing number of long-term survivors after TP [20,25,26], management of late complications and evaluation of quality of life (QOL) are important, although there have been few reports about long-term outcomes [10,12,15,18–20,24,27]. Late complications after TP include anastomotic ulcer at gastrojejunostomy and hepatic steatosis as well as diabetes mellitus and malabsorption caused by endocrine and exocrine insufficiency. Furthermore, long-term QOL may be associated with postoperative symptoms, such as diarrhea, inappetence, and weight loss [10,12,20,27].

Diabetes Mellitus After Total Pancreatectomy

Diabetes mellitus after TP is caused by a complete lack of endogenous insulin and glucagon, leading to frequent and deep states of hypoglycemia and hyperglycemic episodes that can be difficult to control (brittle diabetes) [9].

Author	Period of time	Total number	Disease PDAC	IPMN	Others	Mortality rate (%)	Morbidity rates (%)
Billings et al. [10] (2005)	1985-2002	99	33	26	40	5%	32%
Müller et al. [12] (2007)	2001-2006	124	67	18	39	4.8%	24% surgical 14.5% nonsurgical
Stauffer et al. [17] (2009)	2002-2008	47	10	31	6	2%	37%
Casadei et al. [18] (2010)	2006-2009	20	7	8	5	5%	25%
Crippa et al. [15] (2011)	1996-2008	65	19	31	15	0%	38.5%
Barbier et al. [19] (2013)	1993-2010	56	4	39	13	3.6%	45%
Hartwig et al. [20] (2015)	2001-2012	434	289	75	70	7.8%	37.3% surgical 37.6% nonsurgical
Almond et al. [16] (2015)	1987-2013	98	45	12	41	12.5%	46%

Table 106.1 Perioperative mortality and morbidity rates after an elective total pancreatectomy reported in the main literature.

Author	Total number	HbA _{1c}	Diabetes	Weight loss % of patients	Digestive symptoms
Billings et al. [10] (2005)	27	7.4% (5.0–11.3%)	Three deaths owing to hypoglycemia	70%	-
Müller et al. [12] (2007)	67	Malignant: 7.5% Benign: 6.7%	No death related to diabetes; 8.3% readmission for diabetes control	41%	Diarrhea 41% Abdominal pain 15%
Casadei et al. [18] (2010)	13	8% (5.2–10.3%)	No death related to diabetes; 23% readmission for glycemic control	85%	-
Crippa et al. [15] (2011)	45	7–9% in 56% of patients, >9% in 11% of patients	No death related to diabetes	45%	Abdominal pain 22% Diarrhea 13% Steatorrhea 27%
Barbier et al. [19] (2013)	25	7.8% (6.3–10.3%)	One death owing to hypoglycemia; one death owing to ketoacidosis	60%	28% with night stools

Table 106.2 Long-term outcomes after total pancreatectomy reported in the main literature.

HbA1c, hemoglobin A1c.

Recently, new levels of diabetes management using wellestablished long-acting insulin formulations [10] and specialist nurse-led diabetic care have dramatically improved diabetic outcomes following TP [20,24]. Several reports have shown that hemoglobin A_{1c} (Hb A_{1c}), as a long-term marker of blood glucose concentrations, can be kept within a tolerable range (median HbA_{1c}) ranging from 6.5% to 8.0%, Table 106.2) [10,12,15,18-20]. However, the potential morbidity associated with endocrine deficiency must not be underestimated, because there have been several reports of deaths due to hypoglycemia and hyperglycemia after TP [10,19]. Preoperative referral to a department of endocrinology and advice on postoperative management and use of insulin formulations as well as postoperative education by specialists on the treatment of diabetes mellitus are therefore essential for patients undergoing TP.

Exocrine Insufficiency After Total Pancreatectomy

Exocrine insufficiency is an important late complication after TP [9]. It can cause diarrhea, steatorrhea, weight loss, osteopathy and osteoporosis, and hepatic steatosis (Table 106.2). Diarrhea and/or steatorrhea contribute to the loss of fat-soluble vitamins, especially vitamin D, magnesium, and trace elements, leading to malnutritionrelated complications such as osteopathy and osteoporosis, as well as to hepatic steatosis [28]. Increasing attention has been given to the development of hepatic steatosis after pancreatectomy, because postoperative hepatic steatosis may be progressive and lead to lifethreatening hepatic decompensation [29-31]. However, the etiology and pathogenesis remain largely unknown. Malnutrition resulting from a lack of pancreatic enzyme formulations is one hypothesis [30,31], and female sex and early postoperative nutritional status have been

reported to be independent risk factors for hepatic steatosis after TP [29].

Pancreatic exocrine enzymes break down ingested food into micronutrients for absorption [28,32]. Disruption of this process leads to severe diarrhea and steatorrhea with subsequent nutritional deficiencies [28]. Nutritional interventions, such as low-fat diets and pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy, are used to improve clinical symptoms. Pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy, including ingestion of 40,000–50,000 units of lipase per day, is standard therapy for pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, because it significantly improves absorption of fat and nitrogen [29,33,34]. Special attention should therefore be given to patient education with regard to exocrine insufficiency and available treatment after TP.

Anastomotic Ulcer After Total Pancreatectomy

An anastomotic ulcer at gastrojejunostomy can occur both in the early postoperative course and in the long term after TP [19,35]. This complication can be severe, resulting in reoperation or even death. An anastomotic ulcer may be observed after TP with or without preservation of the pylorus ring of the stomach, indicating that this complication cannot be prevented technically [19]. However, it has been reported that routine administration of a proton pump inhibitor (PPI) may prevent this complication [19]. Life-long treatment with a PPI may therefore be necessary for patients who have undergone TP.

Long-Term QOL After Total Pancreatectomy

There have been several reports evaluating long-term QOL following TP [10,12,20,27]. Overall QOL was considered to be acceptable; however, patient reports varied with regard to the scale of symptoms, with a decrease in

QOL focusing mainly on fatigue and diarrhea, and healthcare satisfaction scores were poor [10,12,20,27]. It is therefore important to provide sufficient information to patients before and after TP to help improve postoperative QOL.

Indications for Total Pancreatectomy

TP is a reasonable procedure for some cases of pancreatic disease, because perioperative mortality is low and the long-term consequences are now better managed, with an acceptable morbidity rate and postoperative QOL [10-13,15,16,18-20]. Therefore, TP should no longer be generally avoided for patients in whom complete removal of the pancreas is required for oncologic prophylactic reasons. Furthermore, with the extension of resection criteria in pancreatic malignant or premalignant disease, and more advanced knowledge of specific disease entities of the pancreas that can affect the whole pancreas and require TP, the number of cases requiring the procedure have been increasing. Diseases that might require TP include extensive pancreatic head or body cancers, recurrence or new tumors developing in the remnant pancreas after previous partial pancreatic resection, diffuse or multifocal intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms (IPMN), renal cell metastases, multifocal neuroendocrine tumors and inherited neoplastic disease, including multiple endocrine neoplasia 1 (MEN1) syndrome, history of familial pancreatic cancer, and hereditary chronic pancreatitis. In addition, TP may also be performed to avoid pancreatic-enteric anastomotic-related complications or salvage complete pancreatectomy for severe complications after partial pancreatectomies [12,20], although these indications are controversial.

Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma

The frequency of TP in patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) varies from 3–9%, according to previous reports [16,26,36,37]. Less than 1 year of median overall survival time was reported in the 1980s–1990s [6,37,38]; however, recent reports have described more than 1-year overall survival after TP, ranging from 12 months to 18 months [20,25,26,36], due to improvements in surgical techniques and postoperative management, and advanced adjuvant therapies. Hartwig et al. reported that poor tumor grading, higher stage cancers according to the American Joint Committee on Cancer tumor staging system, age >70 years, and an R1 resection were independent risk factors for poor survival of patients who had undergone

TP [20]. Satoi et al. reported that the rate of completion of adjuvant therapy was lower and the frequency of postoperative liver metastasis was higher in PDAC patients undergoing TP, compared with patients who had a pancreaticoduodenectomy; however, overall survival was similar between the TP and pancreaticoduodenectomy matched-pairs groups [36]. Schmidt et al. reported that among PDAC patients with a positive pancreas margin pathologically, the surgical results were compared between patients undergoing subsequent TP after pancreaticoduodenectomy and R1 patients undergoing only pancreaticoduodenectomy. The authors showed that mortality and morbidity rates were similar between the two groups, although conversion of pancreaticoduodenectomy to TP was associated with survival benefits [25]. However, it was unclear whether radical oncologic surgery, including extended lympadenectomy and increased soft tissue clearance around the pancreatic gland by TP, improved survival, compared with partial pancreatectomies when [20,24,26,36]. Based on these results, TP seems to be a powerful strategy for patients who have a positive margin of transected pancreas after pancreaticoduodenectomy to achieve an R0 resection; completion of adjuvant therapies after TP is necessary to improve survival, as with other pancreatectomies. As discussed earlier, adequate control of endocrine and exocrine pancreatic insufficiency is essential to improve survival of PDAC patients who have undergone TP.

Intraductal Papillary Mucinous Neoplasm

According to international consensus guidelines for the management of IPMN [39], main-duct IPMN is an indication for surgical resection, because of the risk of malignancy. Diffuse main-duct IPMN or multifocal branch-duct or mixed-type IPMN sometimes require TP, and long-term outcomes for these cases are favorable [20,22]. Therefore, these types of IPMN are a good indication for TP, although careful preoperative diagnosis of malignancy [16,40] and patient selection are necessary to obtain survival benefits.

Inherited Diseases

Patients with a family history of hereditary pancreatic cancer and patients suffering from hereditary chronic pancreatitis are at increased risk of developing pancreatic cancer during their lifetime [22,41]. Therefore, TP is a prophylactic measure for patients at high risk of developing pancreatic cancer, although the timing and extent of surgery are still controversial.

Tumor Recurrence or New Tumor Developing in the Remnant Pancreas After Previous Partial Pancreatic Resection

Tumor recurrence or new tumor, such as PDAC or IPMN, developing in the remnant pancreas without distant metastasis is sometimes found, and several reports have shown survival benefits of a two-stage completion pancreatectomy with low rates of mortality and morbidity [12,15,20,42]. A tumor developing in the remnant of the pancreas is therefore an indication for two-stage complete pancreatectomy.

Conversion From Partial Pancreatectomy to Total Pancreatectomy Because of Avoidance of Pancreatic-Enteric Anastomosis-Related Complications

Pancreatic-enteric anastomotic leakage, called pancreatic fistula, after partial pancreatectomy can cause lifethreatening complications, and conversion to TP from pancreaticoduodenectomy is sometimes performed intraoperatively. Hartwig et al. reported that in 20% of cases, intraoperative conversion to TP was performed because of the morphology of the remaining pancreas, including extremely soft or lipomatous pancreas that might be associated with high risk of postoperative pancreatic fistula, and combined arterial reconstruction during pancreatectomy [20]. However, the indication for conversion to TP from pancreaticoduodenectomy to avoid postoperative pancreatic fistula, but with resulting endocrine and exocrine insufficiency, remains controversial.

References

- 1 Rockey EW. Total pancreatectomy for carcinoma: case report. Ann Surg 1943;16:1751–1756.
- **2** Howard JM, Jordan GL. Surgical disease of the pancreas. Philadelphia, PA: JB Lippincott, 1960.
- **3** Sarr MG, Behrns KE, van Heerden JA. Total pancreatectomy. An objective analysis of its use in pancreatic cancer. Hepatogastroenterology 1993;40:418–421.
- **4** Grace PA, Pitt HA, Tompkins RK et al. Decreased morbidity and mortality after pancreatoduodenectomy. Am J Surg 1986;151:141–149.
- 5 McAfee MK, van Heerden JA, Adson MA. Is proximal pancreatoduodenectomy with pyloric preservation superior to total pancreatectomy? Surgery 1989;105:347–351.
- **6** Launois B, Franci J, Bardaxoglou E et al. Total pancreatectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas with special reference to resection of the portal

Salvage Complete Pancreatectomy for Complications After Partial Pancreatectomies

As described earlier, the mortality and morbidity rates of salvage TP for severe complications after partial pancreatic resections are extremely high; therefore, this procedure should be avoided, if possible [12,16]. The significant decline in the use of salvage complete pancreatectomy relative to a pancreaticoduodenectomy reflects a shift in the management of pancreatic fistula and postoperative hemorrhage, with radiologic drainage and arterial embolization now readily available and preferred to re-laparotomy [23,43].

Limitations of Total Pancreatectomy

Although mortality rates after TP have dramatically decreased, the perioperative morbidity rates remain high [10–13,15,16], particularly in the case of salvage completion pancreatectomy for severe complications after partial pancreatectomies [12,16]. This procedure should therefore be avoided, if possible. Furthermore, postoperative endocrine and exocrine insufficiency after TP can cause life-threatening complications [10,12,15,18–20]. Careful patient selection while considering the balance between clinical benefit and postoperative risk, and providing information about postoperative management before and after TP are necessary to improve survival and QOL in patients who undergo TP.

vein and multicentric cancer. World J Surg 1993;17:122–126.

- **7** Baumel H, Huguier M, Manderscheid JC et al. Results of resection for cancer of the exocrine pancreas: a study from the French Association of Surgery. Br J Surg 1994;81:102–107.
- **8** Ihse I, Anderson H, Andren-Sandberg A. Total pancreatectomy for cancer of the pancreas: is it appropriate? World J Surg 1996;20:288–294.
- **9** Dresler CM, Fortner JG, McDermott K et al. Metabolic consequences of (regional) total pancreatectomy. Ann Surg 1991;214:131–140.
- 10 Billings BJ, Christein JD, Harmsen WS et al. Quality-oflife after total pancreatectomy: is it really that bad on long-term follow-up? J Gastrointest Surg 2005;9:1059–1067.
- 11 Casadei R, Monari F, Buscemi S et al. Total pancreatectomy: indications, operative technique, and

802 Chapter 106

results: a single centre experience and review of literature. Updates Surg 2010;62:41–46.

- 12 Müller MW, Friess H, Kleeff J et al. Is there still a role for total pancreatectomy? Ann Surg 2007;246:966–974. discussion 974–975.
- 13 Johnston WC, Hoen HM, Cassera MA et al. Total pancreatectomy for pancreatic ducal adenocarcinoma: review of the National Cancer Data Base. HPB 2016;18:21–28.
- 14 The Diatbetes Control and Complications Trial Research Group. The effect of intensive treatment of diabetes on the development and progression of longterm complications in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 1993;329:977–986.
- 15 Crippa S, Tamburrino D, Partelli S et al. Total pancreatectomy: indications, different timing, and perioperative and long-term outcomes. Surgery 2011;149:79– 86.
- 16 Almond M, Roberts KJ, Hodson J et al. Changing indications for a total pancreatectomy: perspective over a quarter of a century. HPB 2015;17:416–421.
- **17** Stauffer JA, Nguyen JH, Heckman MG et al. Patients outcomes after total pancreatectomy: a single centre contemporary experience. HPB 2009;11:483–492.
- 18 Casadei R, Ricci C, Monari F et al. Clinical outcomes of patients who underwent total pancreatectomy. Pancreas 2010;39:546–547.
- 19 Barbier L, Jamal W, Dokmak S et al. Impact of total pancreatectomy: short- and long-term assessment. HPB 2013;15:882–892.
- Hartwig W, Gluth A, Hinz U et al. Total pancreatectomy for primary pancreatic neoplasms. Renaissance of an unpopular operation. Ann Surg 2015;261:537–546.
- **21** Murphy MM, Knaus II WJ, Ng SC et al. Total pancreatectomy: a national study. HPB 2009;11:476–482.
- 22 Heidt DG, Burant C, Simeone DM. Total pancreatectomy: indications, operative technique, and postoperative sequelae. J Gastrointest Surg 2007;11:209–216.
- 23 Haddad LB, Scatton O, Randone B et al. Pancreatic fistula after pancreaticoduodenectomy: the conservative treatment of choice. HPB 2009;11:203–209.
- 24 Watanabe Y, Ohtsuka T, Matsunaga T et al. Long-term outcomes after total pancreatectomy: Special reference to survivors' living conditions and quality of life. World J Surg 2015;39:1231–1239.
- 25 Schmidt CM, Glant J, Winter JM et al. Total pancreatectomy (R0 resection) improves survival over subtotal pancreatectomy in isolated neck margin. Surgery 2007;142:572–578.

- **26** Reddy S, Wolfgang CL, Cameron JL et al. Total pancreatectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: evaluation of morbidity and long-term survival. Ann Surg 2009;250:282–287.
- 27 Belyaev O, Herzog T, Chromik Am et al. Early and late postoperative changes in the quality of life after pancreatic surgery. Langenbeck Arch Surg 2013;398:547–555.
- 28 Lindkvist B. Diagnosis and treatment of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:7258–7266.
- **29** Hata T, Ishida M, Motoi F et al. Clinical characteristics and risk factors for the development of postoperative hepatic steatosis after total pancreatectomy. Pancreas 2016;45:362–369.
- 30 Nakamura Y, Ohta G, Konishi I et al. Liver injury with perivenular fibrosis and alcoholic hyaline after pancreatoduodenectomy for pancreatic carcinoma. Acta Pathol Jpn 1987;37:1953–1960.
- **31** Sim EH, Kwon JH, Kim SY et al. Severe steatohepatitis with hepatic decompensation resulting from malnutrition after pancreaticoduodenectomy. Clin Mol Hepatol 2012;18:404–410.
- **32** Taylor JR, Gardner TB, Waljee AK et al. Systematic review: efficiency and safety of pancreatic enzyme supplements for exocrine pancreatic insufficiency. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2010;31:57–72.
- **33** Nakajima K, Oshida H, Muneyuki T et al. Pancrelipase: an evidence-based review of its use for treating pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. Core Evid 2012;7:77–91.
- 34 Kuhn RJ, Gelrud A, Munck A et al. Creon (pancrelipase delayed-release capsules) for the treatment od exocrine pancreatic insufficiency. Adv Ther 2010;27:895–916.
- 35 Safioleas MC, Moulakakis KG, Andromanakos NP et al. How necessary is vagotomy after pancreaticoduodenectomy and total pancreatectomy. Hepatogastroenterology 2005;52:251–252.
- **36** Satoi S, Murakami Y, Motoi F et al. Reappraisal of total pancreatectomy in 45 patients with pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma in the modern era using matched-pairs analysis. Multicenter study group of pancreatobiliary surgery in Japan. Pancreas 2015.
- 37 Karpoff HM, Klimstra DS, Brennan MF et al. Results of total pancreatectomy for adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Arch Surg 2001;136:44–47.
- 38 Brools JR, Brroks DC, Levine JD. Total pancreatectomy for ductal cell carcinoma of the pancreas. An update. Ann Surg 1989;209:405–410.
- **39** Tanaka M, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Adsay V et al. International consensus guidelines 2012 for the management of IPMN and MCN of the pancreas. Pancreatology 2012;12:183–197.

- 40 Crippa S, Pergolini I, Rubini C et al. Risk of misdiagnosis and overtreatment in patients with main pancreatic duct dilatation and suspected combined/ main-duct intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms. Surgery 2016;159:104–109.
- **41** Langer P, Rothmund M, Bartsch DK. Prophylactic pancreas surgery. Chirurg 2006;77:25–32.
- **42** Kleeff J, Reiser C, Hinz U et al. Surgery for recurrent pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg 2007;245:566–572.
- **43** Pedrazzoli S, Liessi G, Pasquali C et al. Postoperative pancreatic fistulas: preventing severe complications and reducing reoperation and mortality rate. Ann Surg 2009;249:97–104.

Laparoscopic and Robotic Resection for Pancreatic Cancer

Deepa Magge, Herbert J. Zeh, and Melissa E. Hogg

Department of Surgery, University of Pittsburgh Medical Center, Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Introduction

107

Minimally invasive techniques (MIS) have begun to revolutionize the surgical management of benign and malignant pancreatic disease. Both laparoscopic and robot-assisted approaches to pancreatic surgery have been shown to be safe and feasible in high-volume centers of excellence [1–3]. Additionally, the MIS approach demonstrates improvement in the traditionally high morbidity rates associated with these procedures [4].

The pancreaticoduodenectomy was described and popularized in 1935 by Allen O. Whipple as a two-stage procedure, which was refined into the single-stage procedure we recognize today [5,6]. Since its inception, pancreatic surgery has resulted in high morbidity and mortality, which prevented widespread implementation for many years.

Though the laparoscopic approach to the pancreaticoduodenectomy was initially met with skepticism because of the long operative times when first performed in 1994, it has now been established as safe and feasible when performed by select high-volume surgeons at experienced centers [7]. The robotic pancreaticoduodenectomy (RPD), first performed in 2007, is now being increasingly utilized for pancreatic malignancies due to perceived benefits of stereotactic vision, magnification, platform stability, and favorable ergonomics [8]. We present a review of the minimally invasive techniques for pancreaticoduodenectomy (PD) and distal pancreatectomy (DP), focusing on current data on metrics of technique, safety, morbidity, and oncologic outcomes.

Patient Selection and Indications for the MIS Approach to Pancreaticoduodenectomy

Determining the resectability of pancreatic adenocarcinoma (PDA) of the head of the pancreas depends primarily on the involvement of the mesenteric vessels. Preoperative assessment of presence of metastatic disease and vascular involvement is critical in determining whether a patient is a candidate for an open versus MIS pancreaticoduodenectomy or whether they are a surgical candidate at all [9]. Given that minimally invasive approaches, including laparoscopic and robotic techniques, do not allow for palpation of the tumor intraoperatively, patients undergo triphasic CT scanning and EUS prior to any surgical planning since both modalities have been found to be useful in predicting which patients can undergo an R0 resection [10]. In our institution, resectable and borderline resectable tumors are offered RPD. The only strict exclusion criterion is the need for a long segment vein resection with conduit for reconstruction.

Laparoscopic Pancreaticoduodenectomy

Technique of LPD

Zureikat et al. previously described a total LPD (TLPD), which involves complete laparoscopic mobilization of the pancreas and duodenum [11]. After gaining access to the abdomen using an optical-separator device in the left

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

upper quadrant, seven ports are placed in a semilunar shape around the xiphoid process. A right lower quadrant utility incision is used for specimen extraction. The inferior border of the pancreas is dissected in order to identify the superior mesenteric vein prior to the Kocher maneuver. Once the hepatic flexure is mobilized and the duodenum is kocherized, the porta hepatis is dissected. The retropancreatic tunnel is then created between the pancreatic neck and the portal vein, and the pancreas is divided using bipolar electrocautery.

Reconstruction proceeds with an end-to-side duct to mucosa pancreaticojejunostomy using a two-layered closure technique with running absorbable monofilament. A running 4-0 absorbable monofilament suture is used for the hepaticojejunostomy. A stapled technique is utilized for the gastrojejunostomy, and drains are left around the pancreaticojejunostomy prior to closure [11].

Outcomes of LPD

The initial report of 10 LPD in 1997 by Gagner and Pomp revealed a high conversion rate from the laparoscopic approach to open technique for the pancreaticoduo-denectomy (OPD) without noting any significant benefits [12]. However, many reports have emerged subsequently describing the safety and oncologic efficacy of the LPD, and some have directly compared it to the OPD to determine benefits of the minimally invasive technique. Some of the key publications to summarize LPD outcomes are shown in Table 107.1 [12–21].

Palanivelu and colleagues described the largest series of laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomies to date, including 130 LPD performed for malignant indications [13]. This report demonstrated the advantages and feasibility of the MIS approach when performed by highly skilled surgeons. Mean operative time for the entire cohort was 310 ± 34 minutes, mean blood loss (EBL) was 110 ± 22 mL, with one conversion to open surgery, and an average hospital stay of 8 ± 2.6 days. The overall postoperative morbidity was 29.7%, with a pancreatic fistula (POPF) rate of 8.46%. Overall mortality rate was 1.53%. In regard to oncologic outcomes, resected margins were positive in 9.23% of cases, and mean number of retrieved lymph nodes was 18.15 ± 4.73 . The overall 5-year actuarial survival was 29.42%, and the median overall survival was 33 months [13].

Numerous other case series are outlined in Table 107.1 delineating LPD outcomes, including Kim et al.'s series of laparoscopic pylorus-preserving PD with 100 cases, which held an overall morbidity rate of 25%, including postoperative hemorrhage in five patients, only one of whom required reoperation, and delayed gastric emptying (DGE) in two patients. Another series of 62 LPD (45 patients with malignant disease) by Kendrick and Cusati, had a mean hospital stay of 7 days and overall morbidity

rate of 42%, including DGE in nine patients and PF in 18% of patients. Reoperation was required in three (5%) patients for POPF (1), control of hemorrhage following percutaneous drain placement (1), and revision of a biliary leak (1).

Several comparative effectiveness studies have also been performed, comparing laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy to the open approach (Table 107.2) [11,22,23]. Croome and Kendrick et al. focused on the oncologic effectiveness of the minimally invasive distal pancreatectomy (MIDP) in another review, comparing 108 patients who underwent LPD to 214 patients who underwent OPD for PDA [22]. They found a significantly higher proportion of patients in the OPD group (12%) who had a delay of greater than 90 days or who did not receive adjuvant chemotherapy at all compared with the TLPD group (5%; P = 0.04). There was no significant difference in overall survival between the two groups, but a significantly longer progression-free survival was seen in the TLPD group (P = 0.03), revealing a possible oncologic advantage to the laparoscopic approach over the open technique [22]. Another comparative study by Asbun et al. included 215 and 53 patients who underwent OPD and LPD, respectively [23]. Significant differences favoring LPD were seen in intraoperative blood loss (P < 0.001), transfusions (P < 0.001), length of hospital stay (P < 0.001), and length of ICU stay (P < 0.001). Operative time was significantly longer for LPD (P < 0.001). There were no differences in overall complications, POPF, or DGE. Oncologic outcomes demonstrated no significant differences in resection margins, size of tumor, or T/N stages. There were significant differences in number of lymph nodes retrieved (P=0.007) and lymph node ratio (*P*<0.001) in favor of LPD [23].

Robotic Pancreaticoduodenectomy

Technique of RPD

As described by Zeh et al., the first step in the robotassisted approach to the pancreaticoduodenectomy was previously achieved laparoscopically and included mobilization of the right colon and kocherization of the duodenum along with mobilization of its third and fourth portions [24]. Our institution now performs the entire procedure robotically, docking the robot immediately upon gaining access to the abdomen (Fig. 107.1). We start with a near total Cattell-Braasch maneuver followed by an extended Kocher maneuver where the ligament of Treitz is dissected and the jejunum is pulled into the right upper abdomen. The jejunum is transected about 10 cm distal to the uncinate using a linear stapler and then dissection of the posterior stomach from the

Table 107.1	Case series of la	paroscopic and ro	botic pancreaticod	uodenectomies.

Author	Year	Technique	N (total)/N (malignant)	EBL (mL)	Operative time (min)	Fistula rate (Grade C)	Mortality rate	Oncologic outcomes (R0 rate, LN)
Gagner [12]	1997	Lap	10/8	-	510	10%	0%	100%, 7
Dulucq [19]	2006	Lap	22/21	107	295	4.5%	4.5%	100%, 18
Pugliese [21]	2008	Lap	19/18	180	461	0%	0%	100%, 11
Kendrick and Cusati [15]	2010	Lap	62/45	240	368	18%	1.6%	89%, 15
Corcione [18]	2013	Lap	22/22	-	392	9%	4.5%	100%, 15
Kim [14]	2013	Lap	100/12	-	474	6%	-	100%, 13
Lee [16]	2013	Lap	42/20	374.5	404	2.4%	2.4%	_
Palanivelu [13]	2015	Lap	130/130	110	310	8.5.%	1.5%	90.8%, 18
Wang [17]	2015	Lap	31/30	260	515	3.2%	0%	100%, 13
Liu [20]	2015	Lap	21/18	240	368	4.8%	0%	100%, 12
Guilianotti [30]	2010	Robot	60/45	394	421	31.6%	3%	90%, 18
Zureikat [31]	2013	Robot	132/106	300	527	3.7%	1.5%	87.7%, 19

Lap, laparoscopic; EBL, estimated blood loss; LN, median lymph nodes retrieved.

anterior surface of the pancreas is performed. The stomach is divided with a linear stapler.

The porta dissection begins with removal of the hepatic artery lymph node, facilitating delineation of the common hepatic artery, gastroduodenal artery (GDA), and portal vein (PV). After the borders of the common bile duct and PV are fully exposed, the GDA is transected and periportal lymphadenectomy is completed, taking care to identify an aberrant right hepatic artery. The SMV is dissected off the inferior border of the pancreas and a tunnel is created over the portal vein. After completion of the tunnel, the neck of the pancreas is divided with electrocautery, reserving sharp robotic scissor transection for the pancreatic duct. The first jejunal branch is identified and preserved where possible. The SMV-PV is reflected medially and the SMA is identified. Dissection proceeds along the SMA by clearing all the tissue around the anterior, right side, and posterior surface of the SMA [25].

Reconstruction is started with a two-layered end-toside duct to mucosa pancreaticojejunostomy in a modified Blumgart fashion. The choledochojejunostomy is then performed in a running fashion. An anticolic hoffmeister end-to-side gastrojejunostomy had been sewn in two layers for the first 5 years, and most recently stapled with the common enterotomy sewn in two layers [24].

Outcomes of RPD

To date, one of the largest series of open PD was reported by Winter et al. from Johns Hopkins in 2006 [25]. Their review of 1,432 cases for PDA, demonstrates a high-volume historic control for comparison when describing new technology. The authors reported a mean operative time of 380 minutes for the procedure, a mean blood loss of 800 mL, 58% R0 resection, and a mean length of stay of 9 days. They described a 5% POPF (pre-ISGPF criteria) and a 2% mortality rate.

Both LPD and RPD outcomes are similar, and are not inferior to OPD in large single institutional series (Table 107.2 and Table 107.3). One challenge of national administrative databases is that many of these report small-volume centers performing their first and possibly only case. They do not represent a mature series of surgeons who have surpassed their learning curve. Tseng et al. demonstrated that the OPD has an inherent learning curve. After 60 cases, surgeons achieved significantly decreased EBL, operative time, and hospital stay, and carried out more margin-negative resections. Improvement in measured outcomes continues during the operative career [26]. A recent publication showed that minimally invasive PD may be associated with a higher 30-day mortality using the National Cancer Database (NCDB) [27]. These reports need to be evaluated with some caution, as the same group published another report 6 months later also using NCDB data demonstrating no differences in 30-day mortality [28]. Surgeon volume and experience need to be taken into account and large national databases are not granular enough to do so. Outcomes for the RPD have been comparable, with certain parameters even showing superiority to historic series.

Our institution has performed over 365 RPD to date, 43.5% of which were completed for PDA. Our experience

 Table 107.2
 Comparative effective analyses of laparoscopic to open pancreaticoduodenectomies.

Author	Year	N (LPD/OPD)	Cancer (n)	LOS (days)	OR time (min)	EBL (cc)	Mortality 30 d (%)	Morbidity (%)	Fistula rate (Grade C)	RO, LN
Zureikat [11]	2011	14/14	12/11	8/8.5	456/372	300/400	7/0	21/7	0/7.1	100, 18.5/91.7, 19.1
Asbun [23]	2012	53/215	40/68	8/12.4	541/401	195/1032	5.7/8.85	24.5/24.7	7.1/6	94.9, 23.4/83, 16.8
Croome [22]	2014	108/214	108/214	6/9	380/388	492/866.7	1/2	5.6/13.6	11/12	77.8, 21.4/76.6, 20.1

LPD, laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy; OPD, open pancreaticoduodenectomy; LOS, length of stay; OR time, operative time; EBL, estimated blood loss; R0, negative margins; LN, median lymph nodes retrieved.



Figure 107.1 Port configuration for robotic pancreaticoduodenectomy.

has shown that not only is RPD feasible, but that it can be performed safely with a 30- and 90-day mortality of 1.4% and 2.9%, respectively. Median EBL was 300 cc, with a conversion rate of only 5%, superior to most open series and laparoscopic series, respectively. Despite an overall median time in excess of 404 minutes, the first 80 within our learning curve had a median operative time of 569 minutes and were performed primarily by attendings. The last 80 cases have seen a reduction to a median time of 362 minutes even with the integration of the trainee into the operative team. The conversion rate and blood loss metrics have also improved with increased experience. Morbidity remains a considerable factor with any new technology, but showed comparable grade 3 and 4 complication rates of 10.6% and 12%, respectively to the open approach. With increased experience, POPF rate was 17.9% (grade C = 3%), comparing favorably with the most recent large analysis by Denbo et al. of over 2,700 OPD (18% POPF, grade C \leq 5%) [29]. Several case-control studies and case series evaluating outcomes of RPD have been performed and have shown that EBL and length of stay is significantly better in the RPD with no increase in operative mortality compared to the open cohort (Table 107.1 and Table 107.3) [30-36]. None of the studies to date have demonstrated an improvement in overall morbidity, POPF rate, or operative time.

Summary

Laparoscopic and robotic platforms seem to be advantageous to OPD with respect to blood loss, shorter hospital stay, and potentially complications. Our personal opinion is that the robotic approach will prove to be the more robust and durable MIS platform with the shortest learning curve for surgeons. Larger studies are still needed to confirm this hypothesis.

Indications for the MIS Approach to the Distal Pancreatectomy

The minimally invasive approach to the distal pancreatectomy is now considered by many to be the preferred method of resection for malignant tumors of the distal pancreas. Several studies have been performed, collectively supporting that LDP and RDP can be performed with superior results to the open approach in patients with malignant disease [37,38]. Specifically, the minimally invasive approach results in shorter hospital stay, reduced EBL, and decreased complication rates [39]. Similar oncologic resections can be accomplished in terms of lymph node dissection and resection margins, although larger reports of long-term survival are still lacking.

Laparoscopic Distal Pancreatectomy

Technique of LDP

As previously described, the peritoneum is accessed via an optical separator technique inserted in the left subcostal area to induce pneumoperitoneum, which is followed by placement of four additional trocars. Dissection begins with division of the gastrocolic ligament in order to enter the lesser sac. The splenic flexure of the colon is then mobilized inferiorly, the inferior border of the pancreas is dissected, and the pancreas is mobilized out of the retroperitoneum at the site of transection by creating a subpancreatic tunnel. Early identification of the splenic vessels and dissection of the vein and artery off the superior-posterior aspect of the pancreas allows safer pancreatic transection. Once the vessels have been mobilized, the pancreatic parenchyma is divided using a linear stapler or harmonic scalpel, which is followed by division of the splenic

 Table 107.3
 Comparative analyses of robotic to open pancreaticoduodenectomies.

Author	Year	n (RPD/OPD)	Cancer (n)	LOS (days)	OR time (min)	EBL (cc)	Mortality 30 d (%)	Morbidity (%)	Fistula rate (Grade C)	RO, LN
Buchs [32]	2011	44/39	33/27	13/14.6	444/559	387/827	4.5/2.6	36.4/48.7	2.3/5.1	90.9, 16.8/81.5, 11
Zhao [36]	2011	8/8	8/8	16.4/24.3	718/420	153/210	7/7	25/75	12.5/12.5	100, -/83.3, -
Lai [34]	2012	20/67	15/53	13.7/25.8	247/774	247/774	0/3	50/49.3	5/1.5	73.3, 10/64.1, 10
Chalikonda [35]	2012	30/30	14/14	9.79/13.3	485/775	485/775	4/1	30/43	3.3/10	100, 13.2/87, 11.7
Bao [33]	2014	28/28	19/26	7.4/8.1	100/300	100/300	7/7	28/28	10.7/7.1	63, 15/88, 20

RPD, robotic pancreaticoduodenectomy; OPD, open pancreaticoduodenectomy; LOS, length of stay; OR time, operative time; EBL, estimated blood loss; R0, negative margins; LN, median lymph nodes retrieved.

vessels using a stapling device or clips. The spleen is then mobilized by sectioning the suspending ligaments, and the specimen is then placed in a large bag and brought through an access incision [39].

Outcomes of LDP

Since the first LDP was described by Cushieri for chronic pancreatitis disease in 1996, there have been a number of series reporting on LDP. In 2008, a large multi-institution study was performed by Kooby et al. evaluating laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy to the open approach in a 3:1 matched comparison (Table 107.4) [39–41]. They demonstrated that the laparoscopic approach was associated with a lower blood loss, shorter length of hospital stay, increased splenic preservation, less overall morbidity without an increase in POPF rates.

Two methodologic problems complicate prospective studies of surgical technique for distal PDA: (i) only 20.8% of PDA arise in the distal pancreas; and (ii) the 1,640 distal pancreatic resections performed annually in the United States are distributed among 1,743 hospitals according to 1998–2003 data in the Nationwide Inpatient Sample, an average annual case volume of one per hospital [42]. As a result, most comparative effectiveness research has been retrospective and confined to single institution data [43]. Several case series have demonstrated the advantages of the laparoscopic approach to the distal pancreatectomy (Table 107.4) [39–41].

Our institution performed a retrospective case series comparing clinicopathologic and long-term oncologic outcomes after MIS and ODP for PDA in 62 consecutive patients at a single institution [37]. Intention-to-treat analysis demonstrated no evidence for inferiority of MIDP compared with ODP in terms of postoperative outcomes or long-term survival.

Robot-Assisted Distal Pancreatectomy

Technique of RDP

After the peritoneum is accessed in a similar fashion to that obtained in the laparoscopic approach, additional trocars are placed, and the robot is docked (Fig. 107.2) [31]. The splenic artery is isolated at its take off from the celiac trunk, and divided with a vascular stapler. A lymphadenectomy is then carried out starting from the left side of the SMA laterally, taking the posterior pancreatic fascia en bloc, and a comprehensive celiac lymphadenectomy is completed. With large tumors, involving the fourth portion of the duodenum or colon, the robot allows meticulous en bloc resections with reconstructions performed in a similar fashion to the open technique [31].

Outcomes of RDP

At the University of Pittsburgh, we compared outcomes of LDP and RDP in a retrospective matched comparison [38]. Patients undergoing RDP and LDP demonstrated equivalent age, gender, ethnicity, ASA score, and tumor size. They noted a statistically significant decrease in the conversion rate to open with RDP compared to LDP; 0% versus 16% [38]. A more recent updated series of 100 RDP demonstrated a persistently low conversion rate of 2% [31]. This may be secondary to the surgeon at the console's ability to control large vessels and manage unexpected bleeding via intracorporeal suturing more readily with the robot than using laparoscopy. The authors minimized patient selection bias in that the easier cases may have been chosen for the newer robotic technique by relegating the LDP control cohort to a period when robotic surgery was not available. In this comparison, a 35% margin-positive rate was observed in the LDP group compared to zero in the RDP group,

Author	Year	Technique	N (total)/N (malignant)	EBL (mL)	Operative time (min)	Fistula rate (Grade C)	Mortality rate	Oncologic outcomes (R0 rate, LN)
Fernandez-Cruz [40]	2007	Lap	82/13	370	222	7%	0%	77%, 14.5
Kooby [39]	2008	Lap	142/54	357	230	26%	0%	93%, NR
Jayarman [41]	2010	Lap	107/16	150	193	16%	NR	97%, 6
Kang [45]	2011	Robot	20/18	372	348	NR	0%	NR, NR
Zureikat/Zeh [31]	2013	Robot	83/60	150	256	36%	0%	97%, 16
Daouadi [38]	2013	Robot	30/22	212	293	13%	0%	100%, 18.6

Table 107.4 Case series of laparoscopic and robotic distal pancreatectomies

Lap, laparoscopic; OPD, open pancreaticoduodenectomy; LOS, length of stay; OR time, operative time; EBL, estimated blood loss; R0, negative margins; LN, median lymph nodes retrieved.





which was statistically significant (P < 0.05), suggesting that the laparoscopic approach may be inferior to the robotic approach in this matched comparison. It has been shown that patients having undergone RDP as opposed to LDP or ODP have shorter hospital stays given decreased wound complications and increased rates of splenic preservation [44]. As further experience with the robot-assisted approach is gained, additional advantages may be realized. Several case series have been performed demonstrating the benefit of the robotic approach to the distal pancreatectomy (Table 107.4) [31,38,45]. Comparative studies of robotic and laparoscopic distal pancreatectomies have shown a decreased blood loss in the robot group as well as shorter hospital stays and decreased wound complications [46,47].

The oncologic outcomes between the MIS and open approaches for distal pancreatectomy have been shown to be equivalent. Our institutional experience demonstrated that despite a higher percentage of adenocarcinoma in the robotic group (43% vs. 15%, P<0.05) and a similar median tumor size of approximately 3 cm, RDP was associated with improved R0 resection rates (100% vs. 64%, P<0.05), and median lymph node count (19 vs. 9, P<0.01) when compared to laparoscopy [38].

Summary

The minimally invasive approach to the distal pancreatectomy has proven advantages over the open approach. The robotic approach does appear to offer benefits over the laparoscopic technique in regards to blood loss as well as splenic preservation.

Adopting the MIS Pancreatectomy: The Learning Curve

A recent RPD analysis from the University of Pittsburgh confirmed that outcomes are optimized after an initial steep learning curve of approximately 80 cases. In-depth

analysis of this learning curve revealed that blood loss and conversions were optimized after 20 cases (600 vs. 250, *P* < 0.05, and 35% vs. 3%, *P* < 0.05 respectively), incidence of POPF after 40 cases (27% vs. 14%, P < 0.05), and operative time after 80 cases (582 min vs. 417 min, P < 0.05) [48]. Complication rates, length of hospital stay and readmissions also improved but the sample size was underpowered to detect a significant difference. In the last 100 cases, we found a POPF rate of 6%, a 90-day mortality rate of 3%, and a median length of stay of 8 days. Importantly, a two attending approach was employed throughout the learning curve period to ensure patient safety and procedural efficacy [48]. Additionally, the laparoscopic platform for the PD has also been shown to have a learning curve. Speicher et al. demonstrated that the initial 10 cases represent the biggest hurdle with respect to operative times, but for an experienced teaching center using a staged and teambased approach, LPD appears to offer meaningful reductions in operative time and blood loss within the first 50 cases [49]. This data suggests that meaningful comparative effectiveness studies of minimally invasive and open PD should take into consideration the impact of the learning curve before any outcomes are assessed.

The learning curve for the distal pancreatectomy appears to be somewhat shorter. A study by Braga et al. described 30 patients who underwent LDP between 2009 and 2010. Overall conversion rate was 23.3%, but it dropped significantly after the first 10 patients (P = 0.01) [50]. Mean operative time progressively declined from 254 min in the first subgroup of 10 patients to 206 min in the second (P = 0.09 vs. first), and 183 min in the third subgroup (P = 0.006 vs. first). No significant difference was found for operative blood loss, postoperative morbidity rate, and length of hospital stay in the different subgroups. Both conversion rate and operative time dropped after the first 10 patients who underwent LDP. The robotic approach to distal pancreatectomy has also been demonstrated to have a learning curve of about 10 cases as well, as shown by Napoli et al. [51].

In today's age of increased outcome scrutiny, learning curves may not be feasible. Fong et al. wrote about this concern in a recent editorial, reflecting on the importance of performing these operations in high-volume centers in a somewhat centralized fashion [52]. We have developed a detailed curriculum for surgical oncology fellows that maximizes the mastery of basic and advanced robotic skills outside of the operating room. After adoption of this curriculum we have successfully integrated these trainees into the operative team with no increase in operative times.

References

- 1 Zureikat AH, Moser AJ, Boone BA, Bartlett DL, Zenati M, Zeh HJ 3rd. 250 robotic pancreatic resections: safety and feasibility. Ann Surg 2013;258(4):554–559.
- 2 Kendrick ML, Cusati D. Total laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy: feasibility and outcome in an early experience. Arch Surg 2010;145(1):19–23.
- **3** Asbun HJ, Stauffer JA. Laparoscopic vs open pancreaticoduodenectomy: overall outcomes and severity of complications using the Accordion Severity Grading System. J Am Coll Surg 2012;215(6):810–819.
- **4** Mack MJ. Minimally invasive and robotic surgery. JAMA 2001;285:568–572.
- 5 Shoup M, Conlon KC, Klimstra D, Brennan MF. Is extended resection for adenocarcinoma of the body or tail of the pancreas justified? J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7(8):946–952.
- 6 Fernández-del Castillo C et al. Evolution of the Whipple procedure at the Massachusetts General Hospital. Surgery 2012;152(3 suppl 1):S56–63.
- 7 Bilimoria KY, Bentrem DJ, Ko CY et al. National failure to operate on early stage pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg 2007;246(2):173–180.
- 8 Cadiere GB, Himpens J, Germay O et al. Feasibility of robotic laparoscopic surgery: 146 cases. World J Surg 2001;25:1467–1477.
- **9** Callery MP, Chang KJ, Fishman EK, Talamonti MS, William Traverso L, Linehan DC. Pretreatment assessment of resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: expert consensus statement. Ann Surg Oncol 2009;16(7):1727–1733.
- 10 Kondo S, Katoh H, Hirano S et al. Results of radical distal pancreatectomy with en bloc resection of the celiac artery for locally advanced cancer of the pancreatic body. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2003;388(2):101–106.
- 11 Zureikat AH, Breaux JA, Steel JL, Hughes SJ. Can laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy be safely implemented? J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15(7):1151–1157.

Conclusion

The safety and feasibility of MIS pancreatic resections have now been established by the early adopters. Preliminary comparative effectiveness studies of highvolume providers suggest some advantage. However, dissemination and decreasing the learning curve for new centers is critical for success and sustainability of MIS pancreatectomies.

- 12 Gagner M, Pomp A. Laparoscopic pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy. Surg Endosc 1994;8(5):408–410.
- 13 Senthilnathan P, Gurumurthy SS, Palanivelu C et al. Long-term results of laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic and periampullary cancer—experience of 130 cases from a tertiary-care center in South India. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2015;25(4):295–300.
- 14 Kim SC, Song KB, Jung YS et al. Short-term clinical outcomes for 100 consecutive cases of laparoscopic pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy: improvement with surgical experience. Surg Endosc 2013;27(1):95–103.
- 15 Kendrick ML, Cusati D. Total laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy: feasibility and outcome in an early experience. Arch Surg 2010;145(1):19–23.
- 16 Lee JS, Han JH, Na GH et al. Laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy assisted by mini-laparotomy. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutaneous 2013;23:e98–e102.
- 17 Wang Y, Bergman S, Piedimonte S et al. Bridging the gap between open and minimally invasive pancreaticoduodenectomy: the hybrid approach. Can J Surg 2014;57:263–270.
- 18 Corcione F, Pirozzi F, Cuccurullo D et al. Laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy: experience of 22 cases. Surg Endosc 2013;27:2131–2136.
- 19 Dulucq JL, Wintringer P, Mahajna A. Laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy for benign and malignant diseases. Surg Endosc 2006;20:1045–1050.
- **20** Liu Z, Yu M-C, Zhao R et al. Laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy via a reverse-"V" approach with four ports: initial experience and perioperative outcomes. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21:1588–1594.
- 21 Pugliese R, Scandroglio I, Sansonna F et al. Laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy: a retrospective review of 19 cases. Surg Endosc 2008;18:13–18.
- 22 Croome KP, Farnell MB, Kendrick ML et al. Total laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: oncologic advantages over open approaches. Ann Surg 2014;260(4):633–638.

- **23** Asbun HJ, Stauffer JA (2012) Laparoscopic vs open pancreaticoduodenectomy: overall outcomes and severity of complications using the Accordion Severity Grading System. J Am Coll Surg 215:810–819.
- 24 Zeh HJ, Bartlett DL, Moser AJ. Robotic-assisted major pancreatic resection. Advances in surgery. Adv Surg 2011;45(1):323–340.
- 25 Winter JM et al. 1423 pancreaticoduodenectomies for pancreatic cancer: a single-institution experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10(9):1199–1210; discussion 1210–1211.
- **26** Tseng J, Pisters P, Lee J et al. The learning curve in pancreatic surgery. Surgery 2007;141:694–701.
- 27 Sosa J, Bowman H, Gordon T et al. Minimally invasive pancreaticoduodenectomy does not improve use or time to initiation of adjuvant chemotherapy for patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2016; 23(3):1026–1033.
- **28** Adam MA, Choudhury K, Dinan MA et al. Minimally invasive versus open pancreaticoduodenectomy for cancer: practice patterns and short-term outcomes among 7061 patients. Ann Surg 2015;262(2):372–377.
- 29 Denbo JW, Orr WS, Zarzaur BL et al. Toward defining grade C pancreatic fistula following pancreaticoduodenectomy: incidence, risk factors, management and outcome. HPB (Oxford) 2012;14(9):589–593.
- 30 Giulianotti PC, Sbrana F, Bianco FM et al. Robotassisted laparoscopic pancreatic surgery: singlesurgeon experience. Surg Endosc 2010;24(7):1646–1657.
- 31 Zureikat AH, Moser AJ, Boone BA, Bartlett DL, Zenati M, Zeh HJ 3rd. 250 robotic pancreatic resections: safety and feasibility. Ann Surg 2013;258(4):554–559.
- **32** Buchs NC, Addeo P, Bianco FM, Ayloo S, Benedetti E, Giulianotti PC. Robotic versus open pancreaticoduodenectomy: a comparative study at a single institution. World J Surg 2011;35(12):2739–2746.
- **33** Bao PQ, Mazirka PO, Watkins KT. Retrospective comparison of robot-assisted minimally invasive versus open pancreaticoduodenectomy for periampullary neoplasms. J Gastrointest Surg 2014;18(4):682–689.
- 34 Lai EC, Yang GP, Tang CN. Robot-assisted laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy versus open pancreaticoduodenectomy—a comparative study. Int J Surg 2012;10(9):475–479.
- **35** Nguyen KT, Zureikat AH, Chalikonda S, Bartlett DL, Moser AJ, Zeh HJ. Technical aspects of robotic-assisted pancreaticoduodenectomy (RAPD). J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15(5):870–875.
- **36** Zhao N, Chen J, Liu Q et al. Outcomes of pancreatoduodenectomy with robotic surgery versus open surgery. Int J Med Rob and Computer Assisted Surg 2011;7(2):131–137.
- **37** Magge D, Zeh HJ 3rd, Moser AJ et al. Comparative effectiveness of minimally invasive and open distal

pancreatectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma. JAMA Surg 2013;148(6):525–531.

- 38 Daouadi M, Zureikat AH, Zenati MS et al. Robotassisted minimally invasive distal pancreatectomy is superior to the laparoscopic technique. Ann Surg 2013;257(1):128–132.
- 39 Kooby DA, Hawkins WG, Schmidt CM et al. A multicenter analysis of distal pancreatectomy for adenocarcinoma: is laparoscopic resection appropriate? J Am Coll Surg 2010;210(5):779–785, 786–777.
- Fernandez-Cruz L et al. Curative laparoscopic resection for pancreatic neoplasms: a critical analysis from a single institution. J Gastrointest Surg 2007;11(12):1607–1621; discussion 1621–1622.
- **41** Jayaraman S, Gonen M, Brennan M et al. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy: evolution of a technique at a single institution. J Am Coll Surg 2010;211:503–509.
- **42** McPhee JT, Hill JS, Whalen GF et al. Perioperative mortality for pancreatectomy: a national perspective. Ann Surg 2007;246:246–253.
- **43** Gumbs AA et al. Laparoscopic pancreatoduodenectomy: a review of 285 published cases. Ann Surg Oncol 2011;18(5):1335–1341.
- **44** Waters JA et al. Robotic distal pancreatectomy: cost effective? Surgery 2010;148(4):814–823.
- **45** Kang CM, Kim DH, Lee WJ, Chi HS. Conventional laparoscopic and robot-assisted spleen-preserving pancreatectomy: does da Vinci have clinical advantages? Surg Endosc 2011;25:2004–2009.
- **46** Correa-Gallego C, Dinkelspiel HE, Sulimanoff I et al. Minimally invasive vs open pancreaticoduodenectomy: systematic review and meta-analysis. J Am Coll Surg 2014;218(1):129–139.
- **47** Baker E, Ross SW, Seshadri R et al. Robotic pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: role in 2014 and beyond. J Gastrointest Oncol 2015;6(4):396–405.
- 48 Boone BA, Zenati M, Zureikat AH et al. Assessment of quality outcomes for robotic pancreaticoduodenectomy: identification of the learning curve. JAMA Surg 2015;150(5):416–422.
- 49 Speicher P, Nussbaum D, White R et al. Defining the learning curve for team-based laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy. Ann Surg Onc 2014;21(12):4014–4019.
- 50 Braga M, Ridolfi C, Balzano G et al. Learning curve for laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy in a high volume hospital. Updates Surg 2012;64(3):179–183.
- 51 Napoli N, Kauffmann E, Perrone V et al. The learning curve in distal pancreatectomy. Updates Surg 2015;67(3):257–264.
- 52 Fong ZV, Chang DC, Ferrone CR et al. Early national experience with laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma: is this really a short learning curve? J Am Coll Surg 2016;222:209.

Extended Radical Surgery for Pancreatic Cancer

Thilo Hackert, Alexis Ulrich, and Markus W. Büchler

Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

108

In only 15-20% of patients suffering from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), surgery is possible at time of diagnosis, which offers the chance of long-term survival in 20-25% when combined with adjuvant chemotherapy [1, 2]. With the ongoing development of specialization and centralization for pancreatic surgery since the late twentieth century, not only has postoperative mortality considerably decreased but also the borders of resectability have been extended [3–7]. This has led to the development of so-called "extended resections," which exceed the standard historic approaches of partial pancreatoduodenectomy and distal or total pancreatectomy. In particular, extended lymphadenectomy, resection of adjacent vessels (superior mesenteric and/or portal vein, celiac axis, superior mesenteric artery) and organs have been performed and were investigated in a large number of studies [8-18]. These developments raised the need for a definition and standardization of local resectability to better compare publications on this topic and to establish pathways for the diagnostic and therapeutic management of these patients. Today, the only situation that represents a clear contraindication for surgery is the finding of systemic spread, especially peritoneal carcinomatosis or diffuse liver metastases [19, 20]. Regarding limited metastatic PDAC (i.e., single liver metastasis), resections are technically possible and several small case series have been reported [21]. Despite some encouraging results in these studies, surgery in metastatic PDAC remains a highly individual concept and the oncologic outcome is unclear to date [21].

The definition of "extended resection" in PDAC is closely correlated with the definition of "resectability." The critical anatomic structures to evaluate local resectability in PDAC are the arterial and venous vessels located close to the pancreatic head and body, namely the superior mesenteric (SMV)/portal vein (PV) and the celiac axis (CA) as well as the superior mesenteric artery (SMA).

Resectability is defined as (i) primary resectable PDAC, (ii) borderline resectable (BR-PDAC), or (iii) irresectable PDAC according to the criteria published by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery in 2014 [22], which are mainly based on the recommendations of the NCCN (National Comprehensive Cancer Network) [19]. Besides these two recently published definitions, two other classifications are in clinical use, namely the definition of the AHPBA/SSO/SSAT published in 2009 [23] and the MD Anderson criteria, which were published in 2006 [24].

All of these definitions are similar with regard to resectable PDAC. This implies that the tumor does not involve any vascular structures (no distortion of SMV or PV and clearly preserved fat planes towards CA and SMA).

BR-PDAC is characterized by a distortion/narrowing or occlusion of the respective veins but there is a technical possibility of reconstruction on the proximal and distal margin of the veins (Fig. 108.1). PV involvement according to the MD Anderson definition does not include contact or narrowing of the vein, but gives occlusion as the criterion for BR-PDAC. Regarding arterial structures, all definitions describe a semicircumferential abutment (<180°) of the SMA or an attachment at the hepatic artery without contact toward the CA as borderline resectable.

Unresectable PDAC is defined as a more extended involvement of the SMA, CA, aorta, or inferior vena cava as well as an SMV/PV venous involvement without a possibility for surgical reconstruction of the venous tract because of the lack of a suitable luminal diameter of the feeding and/or draining vein. This situation is most likely associated with tumor-related portal cavernous transformation.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 108.1 Contrast-enhanced CT scan (transversal, venous phase) showing a hypointense PDAC (white circle) with PV contact (white arrow); borderline resectability according to the ISGPS criteria. Stent inserted in common bile duct (black arrow).

Beyond the topic of vascular tumor involvement, the involvement of an adjacent organ, that is, mesocolon, colon, stomach, adrenal gland, or kidney may require extended radical resection approaches. There is international consensus that these extended approaches are feasible in terms of surgical and oncologic outcome and organ involvement should not be considered an obstacle for resection as long as a radical tumor removal is possible [22].

Surgical Procedures and Outcomes

Lymphadenectomy

Lymph node spread is one of the most important prognostic factors for long-term outcome after PDAC resection. The extent of lymphadenectomy during PDAC surgery is well defined and included in national guidelines and international consensus statements [25]. In partial pancreatoduodenectomy, the lymph nodes of the hepatoduodenal ligament, those along the common hepatic artery, portal vein, and the cranial portion of SMV as well as right-sided lymph nodes of the celiac trunk and along the SMA [25]. In distal pancreatectomy for tumors of the body and the tail of the gland, tumor spread involvement is mainly observed in the lymph nodes attached to the pancreas [26]. Further frequent metastatic sites are the nodes along the splenic artery, the para-aortic area, and along the inferior margin of the pancreas as well as along the SMA. These lymph nodes should be routinely removed [27, 28]. Lymphadenectomy during total pancreatectomy can be regarded as a combination of the approaches of lymph node dissection in

partial pancreatoduodenectomy and distal resection. It includes the dissection of the hepatoduodenal ligament, the lymph nodes along the hepatic artery, both sides of the celiac trunk, the splenic artery as well as the inferior pancreatic margin. This procedure will usually result in approximately 30-50 lymph nodes included in the resected specimen. The most commonly reported extended approach in lymphadenectomy is the dissection of inter-aortocaval and para-aortic lymph nodes, especially when these are macroscopically suspicious during exploration [14-18]. Although there are differences between the studies with regard to the total number of harvested lymph nodes and outcome of certain subgroup analyses, there is no evidence that extended lymphadenectomy results in a better oncologic outcome or survival. This is confirmed by a recent meta-analysis including 13 studies and demonstrating that positive para-aortic lymph nodes are associated with significantly worse survival [29]. Furthermore, extended lymphadenectomy is associated with a significantly increased surgical morbidity (i.e., chyle leakage and fluid collections) and decreased quality of life (QOL) (i.e., diarrhea and intestinal discomfort) in the postoperative follow-up [18]. Consequently, the concept of extended lymphadenectomy during PDAC resection is not recommended as an uncertain oncologic value is achieved at the price of a high postoperative morbidity.

Vascular Resections

Historically, major vessel involvement has been a contraindication for PDAC resection. In 1973, Fortner described a surgical approach of regional pancreatectomy with en bloc resection of peripancreatic soft tissue, regional lymph nodes, and PV resection (type I), or resection and reconstruction of a major artery (type II) [30]. These initial extended resections, which were associated with a high morbidity (67%) and mortality (23%) as well as low survival rates (3-year survival rate 3%), discouraged generalized adoption of major vessel resection and reconstruction [30]. However, major advances in radiologic and surgical techniques improved preoperative staging and reduced surgical morbidity and mortality [2, 3, 31].

Venous Resections

Resection of the PV and/or SMV during PDAC surgery can be performed without an increased perioperative morbidity or mortality and with good oncologic outcome compared to standard resections [6–9, 11, 12, 31]. This has been demonstrated in a large number of studies and meta-analyses and has consequently been implemented in national guidelines and consensus recommendations [19, 20, 32].

Venous resection can be done either by a tangential or a segmental resection [6–9]. A small defect can be closed by direct suture if the vein is not relevantly narrowed as this may cause thrombosis in the postoperative course. If a tangential resection defect needs to be augmented, this is possible by an autologous peritoneal patch [33]. In case of segmental resection, the reconstruction requires an end-to-end anastomosis (Fig. 108.2). Depending on the length of the resection, either a direct suture is possible or an autologous venous/prosthetic graft must be inserted. For this purpose, autologous grafting (e.g., renal vein, saphenous vein, internal jugular vein) is possible but requires a venous harvesting before clamping and resection [34, 35]. Alternatively, a synthetic graft, that is, a 10-12mm ringed GORE-TEX® prosthesis, can be chosen to bridge the resected vein segment [36]. When a resection of the venous confluens is required during partial PD, the splenic vein should be reinserted by an endto-side anastomosis as long as this does not create any lateral tension on the anastomosis. This avoids left-sided portal hypertension and restores free drainage of the stomach. In case of total pancreatectomy with splenectomy, stomach drainage is an important topic as well. In this situation, the gastric coronary vein may be preserved



Figure 108.2 Intraoperative situs after PV confluens resection. End-to-end anastomosis (white arrow) between SMV and PV. Splenic artery (broken white arrow); splenic vein (black star) has been reinserted under preservation of the gastric coronary vein.

or reinserted, if necessary [37]. Another important aspect during PV/SMV resection is the diameter of the distal venous vessel especially in tumors located in the uncinate process. The presence of a SMV branch of a sufficient diameter has to be confirmed before resection as otherwise it may be impossible to restore small bowel drainage afterwards, which may be a technical limit for resectability. Furthermore, for all attempts of venous resection, the mesenteric root should be mobilized completely by resolving the attachment of the right hemicolon to the retroperitoneal adhesions (Cattell-Braasch maneuvre [38]). This enables long distances to be bridged after resection of the vein, and graft interposition can often be avoided by this approach. When other surgical outcome parameters are considered, it has been demonstrated that both—resection with a direct anastomosis or the interposition of a graft-can be performed safely. Numerous authors have reported a mortality rate below 5% in patients undergoing venous resection with PD, similar to that of standard PD [6-9, 34-36]. A systematic review [8] of outcome of synchronous PV/SMV resection during pancreatectomy included 52 studies encompassing 1,646 patients undergoing venous resection mainly together with partial PD (71%) or total PD (24%). The median morbidity rate for patients undergoing PD with venous resection was 42 %, and the mortality rate was 6% with a median survival of 13 months and 1-, 3-, and 5-year overall survival rates of 50%, 18%, and 8%, respectively. Another more recent meta-analysis [9] included 19 studies and compared 661 patients with and 2,247 patients without venous resections. Both groups showed similar surgical outcomes without any difference in overall survival. Furthermore, in terms of oncologic results, no difference in overall survival between both patient collectives was found, resulting in a 5-year survival rate of 12.3%, certainly superior to palliative treatment. This demonstrates that resection of the PV or SMV is potentially curative and the involvement of the SMV or PV seems to be rather a consequence of the tumor located close to these structures than a reflection of an uncommonly aggressive tumor biology.

Arterial Resections

Arterial resection during PDAC surgery has remained an area of controversy since Fortner first introduced the concept as part of regional pancreatectomy. Many authors regard the invasion of hepatic artery and celiac axis of the SMA as a contraindication for surgery because of the high morbidity and mortality rates associated with arterial resection and reconstruction as well as assuming a rather poor oncologic outcome [11–13, 39]. Recently, with the introduction of effective neoadjuvant and adjuvant therapies, attention is being refocused on the

potential benefit of removing the primary tumor, even in the setting of complex arterial abutment or encasement, when this is the only site of disease [40-46]. Although in some patients arterial invasion is considered as borderline resectable according to the ISGPS consensus statement, an upfront resection is rarely recommendable, even if it can technically be performed [32]. Furthermore, arterial invasion usually predicts extensive involvement of the mesenteric neural plexus with an inability to achieve a negative resection margin even with radical extended surgery. However, there is growing evidence that patients after neoadjuvant therapy should be subjected to surgical exploration as long as no signs of systemic tumor spread are present. Using this approach, in 33–50% of all primarily unresectable patients, a radical resection might be possible and R0 resection rates comparable to standard resections can be achieved [40-45]. With the use of FOLFIRINOX as the most effective neoadjuvant chemotherapy regimen, this rate can even be increased to more than 60% of all patients who undergo a successful resection after being initially staged as locally advanced and unresectable [46].

An artery-first approach with evaluation of the SMA and celiac axis should be routinely used early during surgical resection in order to explore arterial as well as retroperitoneal tumor invasion [47-50]. Various artery-first approaches during PD can be carried out, either through a right-sided route after Kocher maneuver or through a left-sided route after lowering the duodenojejunal flexure or by an infracolic route [47]. These techniques offer several oncologic benefits, such as facilitating interaortocaval lymphadenectomy at the origin of the SMA and checking resectability at the retroperitoneal margin. The most comprehensive meta-analysis on arterial resections included 26 studies with 366 patients undergoing arterial resection and 2,243 patients without arterial resection [39]. Then analysis showed a median perioperative morbidity of 54% and mortality of 12%, respectively. Survival analysis did not show a benefit compared with patients who underwent only venous resection. However, compared with patients who underwent only palliative treatment, the 1-year survival was favorable being threefold greater for patients with arterial resection.

Regarding SMA resection, only a few studies are available, including a total number of less than 50 patients. All studies show that the resection is technically possible and grafting with the saphenous vein is the most commonly used method for reconstruction. However, morbidity of this approach remains high and the oncologic outcome is not convincing from the limited evidence to date. Celiac axis or hepatic artery resection is performed more often. Current literature includes approximately 200 patients on this topic [39]. Surgical morbidity is up to 40% and mortality in PD with arterial resection ranges from 0–35%, showing the inconsistent data basis of this approach. Overall outcomes following PD with arterial resection seem to justify the approach especially in DP and were comparable to previous reports of major cancer operations commonly performed regarding longterm survival and oncologic results. From the technical point of view, after celiac axis or hepatic artery resection reconstruction can be carried out either by direct anastomosis, by interposition of a venous graft (i.e., reversed saphenous or internal jugular vein) or with a prosthesis. The celiac axis might be resected down to its aortal orifice in PD as well as in DP or total pancreatectomy. As long as the proper hepatic artery can be preserved, a reconstruction is possible. An arterial graft (i.e., splenic artery) can also be used [51].

Regarding DP, celiac axis resection without revascularization (modified Appleby procedure) is an option for tumor removal as long as the proper hepatic artery is preserved and a sufficient arterial inflow via the gastroduodenal artery is present (Fig. 108.3). Numerous case series have described this procedure with reasonable results in terms of surgical and oncologic outcome, which seem to be nearly equal to the standard approaches [52-59]. According to the larger series in the literature, including more than 10 patients, these procedures can be carried out with mortality rates of 0-7% and an average overall morbidity of ~50%. Median survival in these reports ranges between 10 and 25 months, in the majority of publications ~20 months can be achieved. According to these retrospective studies, the modified Appleby procedure seems to be a considerable option in terms of postoperative and long-term outcome; however, no high-level evidence is available to support these findings.



Figure 108.3 Intraoperative situs after modified Appleby resection for PDAC of the pancreatic body combined with PV resection (white circle). Cut CA basis (white arrow), dissected SMA (broken white arrow), subcardial cut margin of the stomach (dotted white arrow), cut margin of the duodenum (black arrow), preserved gastroduodenal artery for hepatic perfusion (broken black arrow).

Combined Vascular Resections

Data on combined vascular procedures (venous and arterial resection) are scarce. There is only very limited literature published on this topic, no conclusive evidence with regard to perioperative morbidity and oncologic outcome is available. The approach is technically feasible, but is not recommended as a standard procedure and must be based on individual decisions.

Multivisceral Resections

If adjacent organs are affected by locally advanced PDAC (i.e., colon, stomach, left adrenal gland, small bowel, or left kidney), complete tumor removal requires partial or total resection of these organs, which also fulfils the criteria of "extended resections" defined by the ISGPS in 2014 [32]. A neoadjuvant treatment is not indicated if technically a complete resection can be achieved based on the preoperative cross-sectional imaging. In larger series, between 20 and more than 270 patients are included and the most commonly resected organs are the colon and stomach [5, 10, 60-62]. In many patients also PV/SMV resections are often performed synchronously reflecting the local extension of the tumor and the close anatomic relationship of these venous structures. Multivisceral resections have been investigated in large patient collectives and are associated with an increased postoperative morbidity predicted by a long operation time and a resection of two or more additional organs [10, 60-62]. Postoperative mortality is not increased unless patients show a relevant preoperative comorbidity. Regarding oncologic outcome, survival is similar to standard resections and in ~10-15% of these patients 5year survival can be achieved, which is clearly superior to any palliative treatment option. These results underline that extended surgery is a feasible approach if patients are accurately selected for these procedures as certain subgroups seem to have a much greater benefit from surgery than others. For this purpose, common cross-sectional imaging is not sufficient and other markers need to be defined in the future. Tumor markers, especially CA 19-9, are used in the clinical practice. A cutoff value of 400 U/mL has been identified as the threshold for a poor oncologic outcome and may help to stratify patients preoperatively [63].

Metastases Resection

According to international guidelines and clinical practice, Stage IV PDAC patients are generally referred to palliative treatment by chemotherapy [2, 19, 20]. With the administration of modern chemotherapy regimens, a median survival of 11 months can be achieved in a palliative setting [64]. However, these regimens are often associated with severe side effects that can impair patients' QOL and no long-term survivors have been reported. Although it remains unquestionable that PDAC with diffuse tumor spread to the liver, peritoneum, or the lung is a situation in which surgery is not indicated, the approach of a surgical resection or liver-directed therapies in oligometastatic situations has been performed in a limited number of studies in the past with partly conflicting results [65–69]. An older meta-analysis published in 2007 [21] showed no clear benefit for resection of metastases; however, the study was based on a small case series and, therefore, the evidence was highly limited. A recent study showed more encouraging results with a median survival of 12 months [70], which is clearly superior to recently reported survival times of 6-7 months following palliative standard chemotherapy (i.e., gemcitabine). Although this survival time may be expanded by modern chemotherapy regimens (i.e., FOLFIRINOX), this is achieved at the price of high toxicities with a considerable impairment of quality-adjusted life-time. An additional resection of liver metastases may not have an influence on postoperative morbidity resulting in reduced QOL. In addition and most importantly, in contrast to the palliative setting, the combination of surgery and adjuvant chemotherapy can give the perspective of a long-term survival with 5-year survival rates of 10%, which is impossible without surgery in Stage IV PDAC. This underlines the importance of a comprehensive multimodal approach and a proper patient selection of surgical candidates with Stage IV PDAC. Besides synchronous resection in an oligo-metastatic situation, also metachronous approaches to liver metastases have been reported [66-68, 70]. In this context, the interval between the initial and the consecutive operation or liver-directed therapy may be useful as an additional criterion for patient selection, and probably best reflects the tumor biology and potential prognosis of the individual patient. In general, from the clinical experience a time interval of 12 months can probably be regarded as a reference, although not based on high-level evidence. As this observation period cannot be used for synchronous resection of liver metastases, the decision for surgery in this situation remains even more challenging and additional studies and markers are warranted for prognostic patient stratification and evaluating these approaches in the future.

Postoperative Outcome of Extended Surgical Approaches

The outcome after extended resections has to be differentiated between short-term postoperative morbidity and mortality and the long-term consequences for the respective patients in terms of metabolism, nutritional status, and QOL. As mentioned earlier, extended lymphadenectomy procedures are associated with a considerable rate of postoperative complications, although in-hospital mortality is not increased [14–18]. A major—and often long-lasting—problem is the occurrence of chyle leaks, which are observed after 1.3–10.0% of all pancreatic resections [71–73]. In extended approaches, especially when dissection of para-aortic lymph nodes has been performed, this rate may increase and require total parenteral nutrition, percutaneous interventions or even surgical leak closure [74]. As also severe diarrhea can impair patients' QOL and no survival benefit has been shown for extended lymphadenectomy, this approach is not recommended and has mostly been abandoned [14–17, 75].

Postoperative morbidity after extended PDAC surgery including vascular and multivisceral resection is increased compared to standard approaches. In large series, the most important complications comprise bleeding with the need for transfusion, POPF, and DGE [10, 60–62, 76, 77]. Moreover, the rate of re-laparotomy, the length of ICU stay and—in some studies—also in-hospital mortality (up to 9%) is increased [60, 76]. With regard to the oncologic benefit of these procedures compared to palliative treatment, however, these approaches are recommendable and established in high-volume centers around the world.

Long-term QOL after extended pancreatectomies is dependent on the performed resection. The most invasive resection is total pancreatectomy, which inevitably leads to a complete endocrine and exocrine failure with the need for insulin and high-dosage enzyme replacement. Especially within the first 12 months postoperatively, these changes occur with a body weight loss of

~10% [78–80]. Even under good glycemic control, which can be achieved in most patients with HbA1c levels between 6.4–7.0%, the occurrence of fatty liver disease is observed within this time period in up to 75% of patients [80]. Despite these problems, it has to be emphasized that in most patients undergoing total pancreatectomy for PDAC, in the long term QOL is not determined by postoperative changes but by the underlying disease itself, as within 2-3 years local recurrence or metastatic disease are frequently observed. Therefore, chemotherapy and tumor progression may impair QOL to a much greater extent than pathophysiology of glycemic and nutritional status. Furthermore, in case of actual long-term survival, it has been shown that QOL continuously improves up to 4 years postoperatively and patients can reach a functional scale level of up to 90% compared to healthy controls with regard to physical, social, emotional, and role functioning [78]. For PD or DP combined with extended procedures, QOL impairment is generally less pronounced than after total pancreatectomy. In a 105 patient cohort of patients after PD, a similar overall QOL was observed when standard and extended PD was evaluated [81]. In all subscale scores (physical, social, emotional, and functional well-being) results between both groups were comparable after a median follow-up of 2.2 years. These results imply that no negative long-term QOL outcomes are associated when extended resections instead of standard procedures are required during PDAC surgery. Yet, it seems reasonable to subject patients to a structured follow-up postoperatively to recognize potential metabolic and nutritional problems early and initiate or optimize the required therapeutic measures [82].

References

- 1 Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2015. CA Cancer J Clin 2015;65(1):5–29.
- **2** Hackert T, Büchler MW. Pancreatic cancer: advances in treatment, results and limitations. Dig Dis 2013;31(1):51–56.
- 3 Büchler MW, Wagner M, Schmied BM et al. Changes in morbidity after pancreatic resection: toward the end of completion pancreatectomy. Arch Surg 2003;138(12):1310–1314.
- **4** Reames BN, Ghaferi AA, Birkmeyer JD et al. Hospital volume and operative mortality in the modern era. Ann Surg 2014;260(2):244–251.
- 5 Nikfarjam M, Sehmbey M, Kimchi ET et al. Additional organ resection combined with pancreaticoduodenectomy does not increase postoperative morbidity and mortality. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(5):915–921.
- **6** Beltrame V, Gruppo M, Pedrazzoli S et al. Mesentericportal vein resection during pancreatectomy for

pancreatic cancer. Gastroenterol Res Pract 2015;2015:659730.

- **7** Weitz J, Kienle P, Schmidt J et al. Portal vein resection for advanced pancreatic head cancer. J Am Coll Surg 2007;204:712–716.
- 8 Siriwardana H, Siriwardena A. Systematic review of outcome of synchronous portal-superior mesenteric vein resection during pancreatectomy for cancer. Br J Surg 2006;93:662–673.
- 9 Zhou Y, Zhang Z, Liu Y et al. Pancreatectomy combined with superior mesenteric vein-portal vein resection for pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis. World J Surg 2012;36(4):884–891.
- 10 Hartwig W, Hackert T, Hinz U et al. Multivisceral resection for pancreatic malignancies: risk-analysis and long-term outcome. Ann Surg 2009;250:81–87.
- 11 Martin RC 2nd, Scoggins CR, Egnatashvili V et al. Arterial and venous resection for pancreatic

adenocarcinoma: operative and long-term outcomes. Arch Surg 2009;144:154–159.

- 12 Yekebas EF, Bogoevski D, Cataldegirmen G et al. En bloc vascular resection for locally advanced pancreatic malignancies infiltrating major blood vessels: perioperative outcome and long-term survival in 136 patients. Ann Surg 2008;247:300–309.
- 13 Amano H, Miura F, Toyota N et al. Is pancreatectomy with arterial reconstruction a safe and useful procedure for locally advanced pancreatic cancer? J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2009;16:850–857.
- 14 Pedrazzoli S, DiCarlo V, Dionigi R et al. Standard versus extended lymphadenectomy associated with pancreatoduodenectomy in the surgical treatment of adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas: a multicenter, prospective, randomized study. Lymphadenectomy Study Group. Ann Surg 1998;228(4):508–517.
- 15 Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Sohn TA et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy with or without extended retroperitoneal lymphadenectomy for periampullary adenocarcinoma: comparison of morbidity and mortality and short-term outcome. Ann Surg 1999;229(5):613–622; discussion 622–624.
- 16 Farnell MB, Pearson RK, Sarr MG et al.; Pancreas Cancer Working Group. A prospective randomized trial comparing standard pancreatoduodenectomy with pancreatoduodenectomy with extended lymphadenectomy in resectable pancreatic head adenocarcinoma. Surgery 2005;138(4):618–628; discussion 628–630.
- 17 Nimura Y, Nagino M, Kato H et al. Regional versus extended lymph node dissection in radical pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer: a multicenter, randomized controlled trial. HPB 2004;6(suppl 1):2.
- 18 Michalski CW, Kleeff J, Wente MN et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of standard and extended lymphadenectomy in pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2007;94(3):265–273.
- 19 Tempero MA, Malafa MP, Behrman SW et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma, version 2.2014: featured updates to the NCCN guidelines. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2014;12:1083–1093.
- 20 Seufferlein T, Bachet JB, Van Cutsem E et al.; ESMO Guidelines Working Group. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma: ESMO-ESDO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2012;23(suppl 7):vii33–40.
- **21** Michalski CW, Erkan M, Hüser N et al. Resection of primary pancreatic cancer and liver metastasis: a systematic review. Dig Surg 2008;25(6):473–480.
- **22** Bockhorn M, Uzunoglu FG, Adham M et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a consensus statement by

the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery 2014;155(6):977–988.

- **23** Callery MP, Chang KJ, Fishman EK et al. Pretreatment assessment of resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: expert consensus statement. Ann Surg Oncol 2009;16:1727–1733.
- 24 Varadhachary GR, Tamm EP, Abbruzzese JL et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: definitions, management, and role of preoperative therapy. Ann Surg Oncol 2006;13(8):1035–1046.
- **25** Tol A, Gouma DJ, Bassi C et al.; International Study Group on Pancreatic Surgery. Definition of a standard lymphadenectomy in surgery for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: a consensus statement by the International Study Group on Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery 2014;156(3):591–600.
- **26** Fujita T, Nakagohri T, Gotohda N et al. Evaluation of the prognostic factors and significance of lymph node status in invasive ductal carcinoma of the body or tail of the pancreas. Pancreas 2010;39(1):e48–54.
- 27 Brennan MF, Moccia RD, Klimstra D. Management of adenocarcinoma of the body and tail of the pancreas. Ann Surg 1996;223(5):506–511.
- **28** Mitchem JB, Hamilton N, Gao F et al. Long-term results of resection of adenocarcinoma of the body and tail of the pancreas using radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy procedure. J Am Coll Surg 2012;214(1):46–52.
- **29** Paiella S, Sandini M, Gianotti L et al. The prognostic impact of para-aortic lymph node metastasis in pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Eur J Surg Oncol 2016;42(5):616–624.
- **30** Fortner JG. Regional resection of cancer of the pancreas: a new surgical approach. Surgery 1973;73:307–320.
- 31 Fuhrman GM, Leach SD, Staley CA et al. Rationale for en bloc vein resection in the treatment of pancreatic adenocarcinoma adherent to the superior mesentericportal vein confluence. Pancreatic Tumor Study Group. Ann Surg 1996;223:154–162.
- **32** Hartwig W, Vollmer CM, Fingerhut A et al.; International Study Group on Pancreatic Surgery. Extended pancreatectomy in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: definition and consensus of the International Study Group for Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery 2014;156(1):1–14.
- **33** Dokmak S, Aussilhou B, Sauvanet A et al. Parietal peritoneum as an autologous substitute for venous reconstruction in hepatopancreatobiliary surgery. Ann Surg 2015;262(2):366–371.
- **34** Kim PT, Wei AC, Atenafu EG et al. Planned versus unplanned portal vein resections during pancreaticoduodenectomy for adenocarcinoma. Br J Surg 2013;100(10):1349–1356.

- **35** Ramacciato G, Nigri G, Petrucciani N et al. Pancreatectomy with mesenteric and portal vein resection for borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: multicenter study of 406 patients. Ann Surg Oncol 2016 Feb 18. DOI:10.1245/s10434-016-5123-5 [Epub ahead of print]
- 36 Müller SA, Hartel M, Mehrabi A et al. Vascular resection in pancreatic cancer surgery: survival determinants. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(4):784–792.
- 37 Hackert T, Weitz J, Büchler MW. Reinsertion of the gastric coronary vein to avoid venous gastric congestion in pancreatic surgery. HPB (Oxford) 2015;17(4):368–370.
- **38** Del Chiaro M, Segersvärd R, Rangelova E et al. Cattell-Braasch maneuver combined with artery-first approach for superior mesenteric-portal vein resection during pancreatectomy. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(12):2264–2268.
- **39** Mollberg N, Rahbari NN, Koch M et al. Arterial resection during pancreatectomy for pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2011;254(6):882–893.
- 40 Tang K, Lu W, Qin W, Wu Y. Neoadjuvant therapy for patients with borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of response and resection percentages. Pancreatology 2016;16(1):28–37.
- **41** Khushman M, Dempsey N, Cudris Maldonado J et al. Full dose neoadjuvant FOLFIRINOX is associated with prolonged survival in patients with locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Pancreatology 2015;15(6):667–673.
- **42** Nitsche U, Wenzel P, Siveke JT et al. Resectability after first-line FOLFIRINOX in initially unresectable locally advanced pancreatic cancer: a single-center experience. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22(suppl 3):1212–1220.
- **43** Boone BA, Steve J, Krasinskas AM et al. Outcomes with FOLFIRINOX for borderline resectable and locally unresectable pancreatic cancer. J Surg Oncol 2013;108(4):236–241.
- 44 Faris JE, Blaszkowsky LS, McDermott S et al. FOLFIRINOX in locally advanced pancreatic cancer: the Massachusetts General Hospital Cancer Center experience. Oncologist 2013;18(5):543–548.
- **45** Ferrone CR, Marchegiani G, Hong TS et al. Radiological and surgical implications of neoadjuvant treatment with FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg 2015;261(1):12–17.
- **46** Hackert T, Sachsenmaier M, Hinz U, Schneider L et al. Locally advanced pancreatic cancer: neoadjuvant therapy with Folfirinox results in resectability in 60% of the patients. Ann Surg 2016;264:457–463.
- **47** Weitz J, Rahbari N, Koch M, Büchler MW. The "artery first" approach for resection of pancreatic head cancer.

J Am Coll Surg 2010;210(2):e1–4. DOI:10.1016/j. jamcollsurg.2009.10.019

- **48** Sanjay P, Takaori K, Govil S et al. "Artery-first" approaches to pancreatoduodenectomy. Br J Surg 2012;99(8):1027–1035.
- **49** Inoue Y, Saiura A, Yoshioka R et al. Pancreatoduodenectomy with systematic mesopancreas dissection using a supracolic anterior artery-first approach. Ann Surg 2015;262(6):1092–1101.
- 50 Aosasa S, Nishikawa M, Hoshikawa M et al. Inframesocolic superior mesenteric artery first approach as an introductory procedure of radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy for carcinoma of the pancreatic body and tail. J Gastrointest Surg 2016;20(2):450–454.
- 51 Hackert T, Weitz J, Büchler MW. Splenic artery use for arterial reconstruction in pancreatic surgery. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2014;399(5):667–671.
- 52 Sperti C, Berselli M, Pedrazzoli S. Distal pancreatectomy for body-tail pancreatic cancer: is there a role for celiac axis resection? Pancreatology. 2010;10(4):491–498.
- **53** Jing W, Zhu G, Hu X et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for the treatment of locally advanced pancreatic body and tail cancer. Hepatogastroenterology 2013;60(121):187–190.
- 54 Strasberg SM, Fields R. Left-sided pancreatic cancer: distal pancreatectomy and its variants: radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy and distal pancreatectomy with celiac axis resection. Cancer J 2012;18(6):562–570.
- 55 Hirano S, Kondo S, Hara T et al. Distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection for locally advanced pancreatic body cancer: long-term results. Ann Surg 2007:246:46–51.
- 56 Wang X, Dong Y, Jin J et al. Efficacy of modified Appleby surgery: a benefit for elderly patients? J Surg Res 2015;194(1):83–90.
- 57 Miura T, Hirano S, Nakamura T et al. A new preoperative prognostic scoring system to predict prognosis in patients with locally advanced pancreatic body cancer who undergo distal pancreatectomy with en bloc celiac axis resection: a retrospective cohort study. Surgery 2014;155(3):457–467.
- 58 Okada K, Kawai M, Tani M et al. Surgical strategy for patients with pancreatic body/tail carcinoma: who should undergo distal pancreatectomy with en-bloc celiac axis resection? Surgery 2013;153(3):365–372.
- 59 Takahashi Y, Kaneoka Y, Maeda A et al. Distal pancreatectomy with celiac axis resection for carcinoma of the body and tail of the pancreas. World J Surg 2011;35(11):2535–2542.

- 822 Chapter 108
 - **60** Bhayani NH, Enomoto LM, James BC et al. Multivisceral and extended resections during pancreatoduodenectomy increase morbidity and mortality. Surgery 2014;155(3):567–574.
 - **61** Kulemann B, Hoeppner J, Wittel U et al. Perioperative and long-term outcome after standard pancreaticoduodenectomy, additional portal vein and multivisceral resection for pancreatic head cancer. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(3):438–444.
 - **62** Burdelski CM, Reeh M, Bogoevski D et al. Multivisceral resections in pancreatic cancer: identification of risk factors. World J Surg 2011;35(12):2756–2763.
 - **63** Hartwig W, Strobel O, Hinz U et al. CA19-9 in potentially resectable pancreatic cancer: perspective to adjust surgical and perioperative therapy. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20(7):2188–2196.
 - **64** Gourgou-Bourgade S, Bascoul-Mollevi C, Desseigne F et al. Impact of FOLFIRINOX compared with gemcitabine on quality of life in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer: results from the PRODIGE 4/ACCORD 11 randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 2013;31(1):23–29.
 - **65** Shrikhande SV, Kleeff J, Reiser C et al. Pancreatic resection for M1 pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2007;14(1):118–127.
 - 66 Gleisner AL, Assumpcao L, Cameron JL et al. Is resection of periampullary or pancreatic adenocarcinoma with synchronous hepatic metastasis justified? Cancer 2007;110(11):2484–2492.
 - **67** De Jong MC, Farnell MB, Sclabas G et al. Liver-directed therapy for hepatic metastases in patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy: a dual-center analysis. Ann Surg 2010;252(1):142–148.
 - **68** Edwards J, Scoggins C, McMasters K et al. Combined pancreas and liver therapies: resection and ablation in hepato-pancreatico-biliary malignancies. J Surg Oncol 2013;107(7):709–712.
 - **69** Nentwich MF, Bockhorn M, König A et al. Surgery for advanced and metastatic pancreatic cancer—current state and trends. Anticancer Res 2012;32(5):1999–2002.
 - **70** Niesen W, Hinz U, Strobel O et al. Radical surgery of pancreatic cancer with concomitant resesectable metastasis pancreas. 2015;44:1402.
 - 71 Abu Hilal M, Layfield DM, Di Fabio F et al. Postoperative chyle leak after major pancreatic resections in patients who receive enteral feed: risk

factors and management options. World J Surg 2013;37(12):2918–2926.

- **72** Assumpcao L, Cameron JL, Wolfgang CL et al. Incidence and management of chyle leaks following pancreatic resection: a high volume single-center institutional experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2008;12(11):1915–1923.
- 73 Kuboki S, Shimizu H, Yoshidome H et al. Chylous ascites after hepatopancreatobiliary surgery. Br J Surg 2013;100(4):522–527.
- 74 Besselink MG, Bengt van Rijssen L, Bassi C et al. Definition of chyle leak following pancreatic surgery: a consensus statement by the International Study Group on Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery 2017;161(2):365–372.
- **75** Nimura Y, Nagino M, Takao S et al. Standard versus extended lymphadenectomy in radical pancreatoduodenectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas: long-term results of a Japanese multicenter randomized controlled trial. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2012;19(3):230–241.
- 76 Hartwig W, Gluth A, Hinz U et al. Outcomes after extended pancreatectomy in borderline resectable and locally advanced pancreatic cancer Br J Surg 2016;103(12):1683–1694.
- 77 Kleeff J, Diener MK, Z'graggen K et al. Distal pancreatectomy: risk factors for surgical failure in 302 consecutive cases. Ann Surg 2007;245(4):573–582.
- 78 Hartwig W, Gluth A, Hinz U et al. Total pancreatectomy for primary pancreatic neoplasms: renaissance of an unpopular operation. Ann Surg 2015;261(3):537–546.
- 79 Suzuki S, Miura J, Shimizu K et al. Clinicophysiological outcomes after total pancreatectomy. Scand J Gastroenterol 2016:1–6. [Epub ahead of print]
- 80 Hashimoto D, Chikamoto A, Taki K et al. Residual total pancreatectomy: Short- and long-term outcomes. Pancreatology 2016;16(4):646–651.
- **81** Nguyen TC, Sohn TA, Cameron JL et al. Standard vs. radical pancreaticoduodenectomy for periampullary adenocarcinoma: a prospective, randomized trial evaluating quality of life in pancreaticoduodenectomy survivors. J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7(1):1–9.
- Tjaden C, Michalski CW, Strobel O et al. clinical impact of structured follow-up after pancreatic surgery. Pancreas 2016;45(6):895–899.

Palliative Pancreatoduodenectomy: Benefits and Limitations

Christoph W. Michalski¹, Max Heckler¹, Mert Erkan², and Markus W. Büchler¹

¹ Department of Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

² Department of Surgery, Koc University, Istanbul, Turkey

Introduction

While surgical removal of the tumor remains the only curative treatment option for patients suffering from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), only a minority of diagnosed cases receive surgery. This is due to frequent diagnosis of PDAC in locally advanced stages, distant metastatic disease [1], and sometimes delayed referral to a pancreas center [2]. When possible, resection of the primary pancreatic tumor is the treatment of choice and is considered potentially curative. However, rates of margin-positive resection (R1) are exceptionally high (>70%), according to recent data using a revised pathology classification [3,4]. Thus, the term "palliative resection" should be used with caution and be reserved for obvious R2 situations. This is particularly true, because in both the margin-negative (R0) and -positive (R1) groups of patients, long-term survivors are found [5]. However, planned "palliative resections," for example debulking procedures, have been shown to have no effect on survival and should thus generally not be attempted [6-9]. For palliation of symptomatic advanced PDAC, interventional bile duct stenting and/or bypass surgery without tumor removal are the treatment of choice [10,11].

Definition of Palliative Resection

One of the greatest clinical challenges in making treatment decisions for patients with PDAC is the pretreatment stratification of tumors deemed to be either locally confined or locally advanced. Metastatic disease is usually found before treatment is initiated. Because of the lack of biomarkers to stratify the heterogeneous group of PDAC preoperatively, the treating physician's most important tool of diagnosis is cross-sectional imaging. The diagnostic accuracy of computed tomography (CT) and magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) has considerably improved over the last decades. However, the exact dimensions of the tumor and its relationship to surrounding structures and organs are frequently difficult to determine. While putative invasion of the superior mesenteric/portal vein axis can be managed surgically to achieve margin-negativity (at least at the vein margin), tumor extension towards the superior mesenteric artery is at times hard to determine in preoperative scanning and may even intraoperatively be only detected in the final pathology specimen. Similarly, the medial margin (the so-called "mesopancreas"), is frequently at risk but can mostly only be judged on when the resection has been performed. Thus, exploratory laparotomy followed by dissection of the superior mesenteric artery axis (and/ or the celiac axis) is sometimes necessary to determine exactly local resectability.

Review of the Literature

The advent of higher resolution in cross-sectional imaging and the advance in surgical techniques have led to the expansion of the spectrum of patients receiving surgery. A cohort study including over 16,000 patients receiving pancreatic resection identified an in-hospital mortality of 5% [12] illustrating both the risk of pancreatic surgery and the rising standard of intraoperative and postoperative treatment. However, it is important to notice that pancreatic surgery is a field where great expertise of the surgeon and the whole team is required to reduce patient risk to a minimum. This is especially true for initial assessment of operability, which paves the way for the further course.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Imaging and Staging

Contrast-enhanced helical computed computer tomography (tri-phasic pancreatic-protocol CT) and/or magnetic resonance imaging of the abdomen and pelvis represent the essential cornerstones of preoperative tumor staging and assessment of resectability [13,14]. Involvement and invasion of major abdominal vessels including the superior mesenteric artery (SMA), superior mesenteric vein (SMV), portal vein, and celiac axis are crucial determinants of local operability and the possible extension of surgery beyond classical procedures such as the Whipple's operation. While venous and/or portal vein involvement are no strict contraindication for a potentially curative approach [15], tumors with advanced arterial involvement are regarded as locally incurable [16]. It is generally accepted that in these cases R0 resection is practically impossible to achieve, and extension of surgery, that is, major arterial resection, may increase morbidity and mortality without a proven benefit for survival and therefore should only be performed in selected cases within clinical studies. As described later, recent multimodality treatment strategies using polychemotherapy as a neoadjuvant therapy are valid options in such a setting.

In recent years special attention has been drawn to the SMA, as the adherent posterior resection margin is the most common location of microscopic tumor remains (R1 situation) [4]. While neither of the cross-sectional imaging modalities provide high accuracy in predicting SMA involvement, surgical exploration remains the only reliable diagnostic means. During a classical pancreatoduodenectomy the medial and posterior resection margins can only be reliably assessed after transection of the pancreas has been performed. These findings have led to the so-called posterior artery-first approach for locally advanced tumors [17], which allows for precise intraoperative assessment of the SMA before transection of the pancreas.

In addition to palpation and visual control, intraoperative ultrasonography (IOUS) has further increased the accuracy of resectability assessment [18,19]. This illustration of the diagnostic process, which in many cases only begins at the time of laparotomy, suggests that only specialized surgeons in high-volume centers should perform operations on malignomas of the head of the pancreas labeled as borderline resectable.

Perioperative Multimodal Therapy

Due to highly invasive growth and the tendency to metastasize in early tumor stages, PDAC can be considered a systemic disease. While surgery is the only curative option in early tumor stages, the systemic nature of advanced disease PDAC justifies the need for a multimodal therapeutic approach.

If local unresectability is confirmed intraoperatively, surgery is terminated and chemotherapy or chemoradiation may be initiated. Because FOLFIRINOX-based chemotherapy regimens have recently been shown to be effective with considerable response rates (at least when compared with classical chemoradiation) [20-23], we advocate administrating four to six cycles of FOLFIRINOX before restaging, followed by pancreas CT-staging. If there is no local growth, no distant metastasis, preferably a decrease in CA 19-9, and if the patient's general health status allows, re-exploratory laparotomy is performed and resectability judged again. This approach has shown considerable local response to chemotherapy with margin negativity. However, intraoperative judgment is complex because of the remaining local fibrotic response, which cannot be differentiated from the presence of remaining cancer cells, resulting in a longer, more demanding operation compared to surgery without neoadjuvant treatment [24]. A recent publication by Katz et al. [25] even suggests surgery in the setting of local tumor growth during restaging, as long as distant metastases are excluded, due to the lack of adequate predictive value of imaging in this setting. If the tumor had primarily been unresectable, resection rates after neoadjuvant therapy can be up to 40-50% [26,27]. Several studies demonstrated that the rate of margin-negative resections in this setting is comparable to the rate in initially resectable patients [26,27]. Intraoperative frozen tissue sampling may be helpful in distinguishing the fibrotic tissue from viable tumor.

Intraoperative radiotherapy (IORT) is a treatment option when an intraoperatively obtained frozen tissue section shows margin positivity. A recent systematic review on the topic suggests possible survival benefits for selected patients, without reaching statistical significance [28].

Novel Classification of Margin Status

Recently, Verbeke et al. demonstrated that after application of a novel, standardized pathology protocol, a significantly higher amount of patients (85%) had a positive margin [3]. Esposito et al. presented similar data and showed that most pancreatoduodenectomy specimens (operated on with curative intent) in their series of 111 patients had a locally incomplete resection (76% R1 resections) [4]. This led the authors to the assumption that a standardized protocol on tissue workup rather than the extent of surgery predominantly determines the R1 status. An intriguing but difficult-to-prove hypothesis is that R1 status in resected PDAC may be linked to the underlying biologic phenotype. A more aggressive biologic tumor phenotype in R1 resected tumors with an elevated lymph node ratio and more microvascular invasion compared with R0 resected tumors was identified in a recent study by Kimbrough et al. [29]. This underlines the urgent need for a diagnostic approach reaching beyond macroscopic and microscopic description of the cancer towards a biologic model allowing for individualized, tumor-adapted treatment.

Palliative Surgery

In patients with jaundice and/or gastric outlet obstruction who suffer from a tumor labeled as unresectable, bypass surgery is a viable option (see Chapter 110) to ensure symptomatic relief. Because debulking is sometimes inevitable, there are a few studies evaluating outcomes after debulking procedures.

A recent systematic review performed by Gillen et al. [7] includes four patient cohorts with a total of 399 patients. Of these patients, 138 received pancreatic resection (R2 status), whereas the others underwent surgical bypass (biliary and/or enteral). Operation time, morbidity and mortality were significantly increased in the resection group, whereas overall survival was only minimally extended. Similar results were obtained by Tachezy et al. who included 22 patients in their study and also reported significantly higher rates of complications in the resection group [6]. Both authors conclude that in the context of locally advanced carcinoma intentional incomplete pancreatoduodenectomy is not justified [30].

Management of Preoperatively Under-Staged Patients

Because of the limitations of contemporary diagnostic methods and the resulting vagueness in preoperative imaging, some patients are also discovered to have locally advanced tumors during operation in our institute. Nevertheless, routine staging laparoscopy is not employed because of the reported limited detection rate and the likely absence of a large gain after switching from surgical to endoscopic palliation [31].

In patients without any evidence of distant metastasis and when the tumor is clearly locally unresectable, the operation is terminated and neoadjuvant therapy is planned [20–23]. Palliative bypass (biliary and gastric) operations in such patients depend on the tumor extent and on the patient's symptoms. For example, in patients with functional biliary stents, bypass operations are not undertaken. However, if the patient has biliary obstruction, biliary and gastric bypass operations are performed. After completion of neoadjuvant therapy, patients are reevaluated. All patients without clear evidence of distant metastasis are offered surgical exploration. The exploration is terminated if metastatic disease is detected during laparotomy. All patients without metastasis may receive—if available in the institution—another boost of IORT (15 Gy) regardless of resection status, and all tumors deemed resectable after neoadjuvant treatment are removed.

In patients without any evidence of distant metastasis, when the tumor appears to be locally resectable, a resection is carried out. When a resection is only achieved with a likelihood of a tumor-positive margin, the patients may receive intraoperative radiation to the resection bed, if available.

In any event, when a positive SMA and/or celiac trunk margin is verified by frozen section after resection of the pancreas is performed, a careful and meticulous surgical attempt is made to convert an R2 resection into an R1/R0 resection (it can also be argued that once tumor integrity is disturbed, it is no longer possible to achieve an R0 resection). However, it should be emphasized that such an attempt could create a domino effect that may ultimately necessitate the ligation of major vessels or re-arterialization of the liver or the bowels. Therefore, it should be kept in mind that such procedures can potentially increase the morbidity and mortality rates, and should not be attempted outside of referral centers.

Conclusions

True palliative pancreatoduodenectomy in PDAC (e.g., with macroscopically positive margins) is generally regarded as obsolete and should not be performed electively. Nevertheless, with the currently limited diagnostic modalities, it is unavoidable in approximately 10% of patients. Under such circumstances, most R2 resections can be converted to R1 resections with meticulous surgery. It should be emphasized that such an attempt is not based on evidence and should only be performed as part of a scientific study in tertiary referral centers. Aggressive surgical approaches are justified, since resection provides the only chance of cure for some, and the best palliation for most, of the patients. Further research to preoperatively stratify the patient cohorts is necessary to delineate groups that benefit from extended resections from those who do not.

References

- Vincent A, Herman J, Schulick R, Hruban RH, Goggins M. Pancreatic cancer. Lancet 2011;378(9791): 607–620.
- 2 Croome KP, Chudzinski R, Hanto DW. Increasing time delay from presentation until surgical referral for hepatobiliary malignancies. HPB (Oxford) 2010;12(9):644–648.
- **3** Verbeke CS, Leitch D, Menon KV, McMahon MJ, Guillou PJ, Anthoney A. Redefining the R1 resection in pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2006;93(10):1232–1237.
- 4 Esposito I, Kleeff J, Bergmann F et al. Most pancreatic cancer resections are R1 resections. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15(6):1651–1660.
- **5** Butturini G, Stocken DD, Wente MN et al.; Pancreatic Cancer Meta-Analysis Group. Influence of resection margins and treatment on survival in patients with pancreatic cancer: meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. Arch Surg 2008;143(1):75–83.
- **6** Tachezy M, Bockhorn M, Gebauer F, Vashist YK, Kaifi JT, Izbicki JR. Bypass surgery versus intentionally incomplete resection in palliation of pancreatic cancer: is resection the lesser evil? J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15(5):829–835.
- 7 Gillen S, Schuster T, Friess H, Kleeff J. Palliative resections versus palliative bypass procedures in pancreatic cancer—a systematic review. Am J Surg 2012;203(4):496–502.
- **8** Tol JA, Eshuis WJ, Besselink MG, van Gulik TM, Busch OR, Gouma DJ. Non-radical resection versus bypass procedure for pancreatic cancer a consecutive series and systematic review. Eur J Surg Oncol 2015;41(2):220–227.
- 9 Gurusamy KS, Kumar S, Davidson BR, Fusai G. Resection versus other treatments for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2014:(2):CD010244.
- 10 Mann CD, Thomasset SC, Johnson NA et al. Combined biliary and gastric bypass procedures as effective palliation for unresectable malignant disease. ANZ J Surg 2009;79(6):471–475.
- 11 Kofokotsios A, Papazisis K, Andronikidis I, Ntinas A, Kardassis D, Vrochides D. Palliation with endoscopic metal stents may be preferable to surgical intervention for patients with obstructive pancreatic head adenocarcinoma. Int Surg 2015;100(6):1104–1110.
- Ragulin-Coyne E, Carroll JE, Smith JK et al. Perioperative mortality after pancreatectomy: a risk score to aid decision-making. Surgery 2012; 152(3 suppl 1):S120–127.
- 13 Scialpi M, Reginelli A, D'Andrea A et al. Pancreatic tumors imaging: an update. Int J Surg 2016;28(suppl 1): S142–155.

- 14 Lee ES, Lee JM. Imaging diagnosis of pancreatic cancer: a state-of-the-art review. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(24):7864–7877.
- 15 Yu XZ, Li J, Fu DL et al. Benefit from synchronous portal-superior mesenteric vein resection during pancreatoduodenectomy for cancer: a meta-analysis. Eur J Surg Oncol 2014;40(4):371–378.
- 16 Mollberg N, Rahbari NN, Koch M et al. Arterial resection during pancreatectomy for pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Surg 2011;254(6):882–893.
- 17 Weitz J, Rahbari N, Koch M, Büchler MW. The "artery first" approach for resection of pancreatic head cancer. J Am Coll Surg 2010;210(2):e1–4.
- 18 Kolesnik O, Lukashenko A, Shudrak A, Golovko T, Lavryk G, Huralevych. Intraoperative ultrasonography in pancreatic surgery: staging and resection guidance. J.Exp Oncol 2015;37(4):285–291.
- 19 de Werra C, Quarto G, Aloia S et al. The use of intraoperative ultrasound for diagnosis and stadiation in pancreatic head neoformations. Int J Surg 2015;21(suppl 1):S55–58.
- **20** Ychou M, Desseigne F, Guimbaud R et al. Randomized phase II trial comparing FOLFIRINOX (5FU/ leucovorin [LV], irinotecan [I] and oxaliplatin [O]) vs gemcitabine (G) as first-line treatment for metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma (MPA). First results of the ACCORD 11 trial. ASCO Meeting 2007;25(suppl 18):4516. [Abstract]
- **21** Gourgou-Bourgade S, Bascoul-Mollevi C, Desseigne F et al. Impact of FOLFIRINOX compared with gemcitabine on quality of life in patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer: results from the PRODIGE 4/ACCORD 11 randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 2013;31:23–29.
- 22 Bendell J, Britton S, Green M, Willey J, Lemke K, Marshall J. Immediate impact of the FOLFIRINOX phase III data reported at the 2010 ASCO Annual Meeting on prescribing plans of American oncology physicians for patients with metastatic pancreas cancer. J Clin Oncol 2011;(suppl 4): abstr 286.
- **23** Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364:1817–1825.
- 24 Massucco P, Capussotti L, Magnino Aet al. Pancreatic resections after chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced ductal adenocarcinoma: analysis of perioperative outcome and survival. Ann Surg Oncol 2006;13(9):1201–1208.
- 25 Katz MH, Fleming JB, Bhosale P et al. Response of borderline resectable pancreatic cancer to neoadjuvant therapy is not reflected by radiographic indicators. Cancer 2012;5749–5756.

- 26 Mahipal A, Frakes J, Hoffe S, Kim R. Management of borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2015;7(10):241–249.
- 27 Strobel O, Berens V, Hinz U et al. Resection after neoadjuvant therapy for locally advanced, "unresectable" pancreatic cancer. Surgery 2012;152(3 suppl 1):S33–42.
- 28 Ruano-Ravina A, Almazán Ortega R, Guedea F. Intraoperative radiotherapy in pancreatic cancer: a systematic review. Radiother Oncol 2008;87(3):318–325.
- **29** Kimbrough CW, St Hill CR, Martin RC, McMasters KM, Scoggins CR. Tumor-positive resection margins reflect an aggressive tumor biology in pancreatic cancer. J Surg Oncol 2013;107(6):602–607.
- **30** Köninger J, Wente MN, Müller-Stich BP et al. R2 resection in pancreatic cancer—does it make sense? Langenbecks Arch Surg 2008;393(6):929–934.
- **31** Gouma DJ, Busch ORC, Van Gulik TM. Pancreatic carcinoma: palliative surgical and endoscopic treatment. HPB (Oxford) 2006;8(5):369–376.

110

Bypass Surgery for Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

Jürgen Weitz¹, Thomas Pausch², Christoph W. Michalski², and Thilo Hackert²

¹ Department of Surgery, Dresden University Hospital, Dresden, Germany

² Department of Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

Complete surgical removal is the only curative therapy for pancreatic cancer [1]; however, fewer than 20% of patients present with resectable disease at the time of diagnosis. Among them, fewer than 10% receive a margin-negative resection (according to the latest pathology standards) and overall 5-year survival rates remain at less than 5% [2]. Palliative therapy to reduce or to prevent symptoms is needed in many patients not eligible for resectional surgery [3]. Different from the situation with a potentially resectable tumor, histologic confirmation should be obtained in potentially palliative cases in order to guide further management. Palliative therapy primarily aims to reduce pain, obstructive jaundice, and duodenal obstruction. The latter two are most frequently palliated using endoscopic/interventional methods, but can also be treated with bypass surgery. However, the potential benefit of a surgical procedure must be weighed carefully against perioperative morbidity and length of hospital stay. This holds particularly true for patients with a presumed very limited overall survival. The decision to perform a surgical bypass procedure is made either in patients in whom the tumor was initially deemed resectable, in those where endoscopic/interventional bypass is impossible, or in select cases with a potentially relatively good prognosis (e.g., over 1 year of expected survival). This chapter focuses on the indications for endoscopic/interventional versus surgical bypass procedures and the respective operative techniques and approaches.

Background

Before the mid-1980s, palliation of biliary and/or duodenal obstruction was provided primarily through surgical bypass [4]. In some series, up to 57% of the patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer underwent surgical bypass [5]. Palliative surgical bypass of the gastrointestinal and biliary tracts has been the standard course of therapy in many of these cases [6]. Due to great improvements in interventional and endoscopic therapies, palliation of jaundice and/or gastric outlet obstruction is nowadays mostly performed nonsurgically.

Symptoms

Biliary obstruction with jaundice most frequently emerges as a result of carcinomas of the pancreatic head and is the most frequent presenting symptom [7]; it occurs in about 80% of patient with tumors of the pancreatic head. In patients with a carcinoma of the body or tail of the pancreas, it occurs in late course of the disease and thus only rarely requires palliative bypass procedures. Because obstructive jaundice causes malaise, malabsorption and anorexia, severe and resistant pruritus, and impaired liver function leading to liver failure, its palliation is clinically important. Mechanical gastric outlet obstruction, however, occurs in less than 5% of all patients with pancreatic carcinoma at time of presentation and in only approximately 10–30% in cases of advanced disease [7]. Importantly, nausea and vomiting

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

occur in the majority of pancreatic cancer patients without suffering from duodenal obstruction. This is attributed to retroperitoneal infiltration of autonomic nerve plexus leading to gastric dysfunction and cannot be palliated by a bypass procedure [8].

Endoscopic or Interventional Biliary Decompression

Endoscopic stenting through endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) is widely accepted as the standard palliative treatment for patients with malignant biliary obstruction (current studies comparing covered and uncovered stents are summarized in Table 110.1). Through a minimally invasive procedure, endoscopic stenting relieves biliary obstruction within a short period of hospitalization. Compared to surgical methods, it is associated with a lower short-term complication rate (also see later). However, it frequently necessitates redo procedures, mainly because of stent occlusion or stent migration. Alternatives to endoscopic stenting are the percutaneous transhepatic cholangio-drainage (PTCD) or the surgical bypass.

Palliative endoscopic transpapillary drainage was first described in 1980 [9] and today endoscopic decompression has a 90% success rate and low morbidity and mortality [10]. Endoscopic endoprostheses need to be changed approximately every 4–6 months, while self-expanding metal stents (SEMS) have longer patency rates [11]. SEMS have been enhanced with different kinds of walls promising better patency and stent migration rates but definitive data favoring one special type of stent over another are missing [12–14]. However, a recent publication demonstrated that covered SEMS were not inferior to multiple plastic stents [15], with the restriction that this study was carried out on patients with a benign biliary stricture.

Although endoscopic stenting is the preferable method for treating bile duct obstruction, it is technically unfeasible in some patients; particularly, when there is an occlusion that cannot be bridged endoscopically (e.g., complete obstruction) [16]. In such cases, PTCD—which was initially described in 1974 [17]—is a valid option, despite the higher risk of major complications (i.e., bleeding, biliary fistula, liver abscess) and its conflicting therapeutic success rate [18,19].

Surgical Bypass: Techniques

Despite the success of endoscopic treatment of biliary obstruction, surgery continues to be an important alternative option for select patients. Surgery was historically

the first option as a bypass procedure and the initial techniques have been described as cholecystojejunostomy by Monastyrski in 1887, as choledochoduodenostomy by Sprengel in 1891, and as hepaticojejunostomy by Dahl in 1909 [20]. Cholecystojejunostomy is a relatively simple procedure but has low long-term patency rates with 8-11% of recurrent jaundice compared to 0-3% after choledochojejunostomy [5]. In a large cohort study of 1,919 patients, cholecystoenterostomy was significantly inferior to other bypass procedures [21]. Occlusion of the cystic duct might explain the lack of long-term patency since the hepatocystic junction was located most frequently within 1 cm distance from the biliary obstruction. Because of this anatomic situation, cholecystojejunostomy was thus found to be frequently inadequate for the permanent relief of recurrent obstruction [22]. We believe that this procedure is only an option in cases where dissection of the porta hepatis is technically challenging, for example because of local variceal conversion due to portal hypertension/portal vein thrombohepaticocholecystojejunostomy Recently, sis. has emerged as a potentially viable alternative to hepaticojejunostomy. Here, similar functional results have been shown, whereas the construction of the bypass was technically less demanding than a hepaticojejunostomy [23,24]. While laparoscopic biliary decompression would be feasible in principle, laparoscopy does not commonly allow for judging resectability at the same extent as open surgery. It is thus infrequently used [25,26].

Endoscopic Versus Surgical Bypass

In general, surgical bypass has been linked with a higher risk of morbidity and mortality [27]. In 2007, Moss et al. published a meta-analysis comparing surgery with plastic stent deployment [27]. However, no differences in technical success, therapeutic success, quality of life, or length of survival were found. Similar results were obtained by two previous meta-analyses using the same data and methods [28,29]. Maosheng and co-workers reported a retrospective study comparing biliary bypass with SEMS in treating biliary obstruction caused by unresectable pancreatic cancer [30]. Here, there was no significant difference in procedure success rate, early complication, and survival between the surgical and stenting groups, though patients receiving surgery had a lower prevalence of late complications (mainly due to recurrent biliary obstruction). In line with these data, the incidence of recurrent jaundice in surgical patients is consistently lower than that in stented patients despite the fact that surgery itself tends to be associated with a higher early complication rate [31-33]. Apart from the biliary bypass, two randomized controlled trials

Table 110.1 Selected studies on endoscopic biliary stenting.

	Year	Type of stent	Patient number	Mean stent patency	Mean patient survival	Cumulative stent patency rate at 6 months	Cumulative stent patency rate at 12 months	Complications rate (early, late)	Stent occlusion (%)
Lee	2014	SEMS	20	413	359	74%	63%	(0%, 20%)	20%
Lee	2014	CSEMS	20	207	350	49%	25%	(5%, 50%)	50%
Ung	2014	SEMS	34	127	157	-	-	(0%, 17%)	17%
Ung	2014	CSEMS	34	153	154	-	-	(6%, 13%)	13%
Kitano	2013	SEMS	60	132	222	60%	43%	(3%, 37%)	37%
Kitano	2013	CSEMS	60	187	285	82%	63%	(3%, 23%)	23%
Krokidis	2011	SEMS	40	166	203	70%	70%	(10%, 30%)	30%
Krokidis	2011	CSEMS	40	234	247	92%	87%	(12.5%, 10%)	10%
Kullman	2010	SEMS	191	-	174	78%	56%	(10%, 23%)	23%
Kullman	2010	CSEMS	188	-	116	74%	50%	(7%, 24%)	24%
Telford	2010	SEMS	61	711	239	90%	55%	(26%, 18%)	18%
Telford	2010	CSEMS	68	357	227	87%	47%	(33%, 29%)	29%
demonstrated that an additional prophylactic gastrojejunostomy (e.g., double bypass) is effective in preventing the development of potential gastroduodenal obstruction without increasing surgery-related morbidity and mortality [6,34]. However, surgery itself is more extensive and may significantly affect the quality of life of patients with a short life expectancy. Advantages of surgical bypass increase with longer survival of the patient, avoiding frequent readmissions and recouping initial higher costs with less future management costs than in nonsurgical patients [35]. Thus, surgical bypass is a good option for those patients in whom unresectable cancer during surgery for planned tumor resection is found, and also occasionally for patients who have a relatively long life expectancy [6,36]. Several factors were found to predict early mortality following palliative bypass: presence of distant metastatic disease, poor tumor differentiation, severe preoperative nausea and vomiting, and lack of previous placement of a biliary stent [37]. These factors may be helpful in selecting appropriate interventions for this group of patients undergoing a palliative bypass procedure. Nevertheless individual clinical judgment is still important when discussing the options with the patient. Importantly, the recent increases in survival even in Stage IV disease using polychemotherapy [38] may render surgical bypass a more frequently used procedure in the (near) future.

Gastric Decompression

Placement of a nasogastric tube or percutaneous gastrostomy are options for palliative gastrostomy that reduce quality of life substantially and do not give nutritional support for the patient. The endoscopic method to bridge malignant stenosis with a metal stent has been proven to be an alternative to surgical bypass in retrospective studies and small randomized control trials with a technical success rate of over 90%, a stent-obstruction rate of about 10% within 15 weeks, and a stent migration rate of less than 3%; however, data on long-term outcomes are scarce [39]. Thus, in cases with true gastric outlet obstruction, surgical gastrojejunostomy remains the standard of care [40].

Surgical Technique

Surgical gastric bypass was initially described by Wölfler and Wosler in 1881 in an antecolic way. Retrocolic gastrojejunostomy was performed first by Courvoisier in 1883 with the patient not surviving the operation while von Hacker performed it successfully in 1885. After years of debate about the value of gastrojejunostomy due to high morbidity and mortality, the results of gastroenterostomy have improved significantly [40]. Today's standard side-to-side gastrojejunostomy can be performed in antecolic or retrocolic fashion, but delayed gastric emptying is still a relevant clinical issue after this procedure [34]. Laparoscopic gastric bypass procedures are a viable option and recently gained more attention [25,41].

Comparison of Surgical Gastric Decompression with Nonsurgical Management

Prophylactic retrocolic gastrojejunostomy at diagnosis of unresectable disease during explorative laparotomy was studied by Lillemoe et al. [6] and showed an increase in operation length, no differences in blood loss or transfusion, or in postoperative morbidity and mortality including delayed gastric emptying rate, length of hospital stay, and mean survival (8.3 months) compared with no gastric bypass. About 80% of the patients received additional hepaticojejunostomy. Late gastric outlet obstruction appeared more frequently in the control group (19% vs. 0%, P = 0.01) after a median of 2 months. Therefore the authors concluded that prophylactic gastrojejunostomy should be performed routinely in patients with unforeseen unresectable periampullary cancer. This was confirmed in a recent meta-analysis and systematic review [40]. Van Heek et al. [34] compared double bypass (hepaticojejunostomy and retrocolic gastrojejunostomy) to single bypass finding no significant differences in terms of postoperative morbidity including delayed gastric emptying, length of hospital stay, survival, and quality of life. Gastric outlet obstruction occurred significantly more often in the single bypass group, leading to an increased rate of repeat gastrojejunostomy. A longitudinal analysis of quality of life after double bypass by the same authors showed that quality of life can be preserved for a considerable time [42]. Fig. 110.1 shows a CT scan of a pancreatic cancer with distal infiltration of the duodenum and the mesenteric root with consequent local unresectability. A surgical biliary and duodenal bypass procedure was performed after multiple, unsuccessful attempts at endoscopic/ interventional bypass.

Our Approach

Given these data, we perform prophylactic gastrojejunostomy and hepaticojejunostomy as our standard approach in patients with unforeseen unresectable pancreatic



Figure 110.1 Locally advanced pancreatic cancer with invasion of the duodenum and obstruction of the bile duct. Left side: tumor (white circle) with complete duodenal obstruction (white star). Right side: infiltration of the superior mesenteric artery (black arrow) by the tumor (white circle) and obstruction of the bile duct (white arrow).

cancer to reach palliation of symptoms in one definite procedure [43]. Patients with primarily unresectable disease but a presumed favorable survival time may receive surgical bypass in select cases. Laparotomy includes cholecystectomy and obtainment of histopathologic diagnosis. After double fenestration of the transverse mesocolon and isolation and division of the bile duct followed by running suture closure of the distal bile duct stump, division of the jejunum with a linear intestinal stapler is conducted 60–80 cm distal to the ligament of Treitz. Retrocolic endto-side hepaticojejunostomy is conducted with the distal jejunal part before an isoperistaltic side-to-side gastrojejunostomy of about 6 cm length to the first jejunal loop and an end-to-side jejunojejunostomy at least 40 cm distal to the hepaticojejunostomy is performed. Routine nasogastric tube is only used in cases of gastric dilatation. Oral feeding is started and removal of the intra-abdominal drains is performed on the first postoperative day. This standardized approach is associated with minimal morbidity and mortality. However, constant improvement in preoperative staging in the last years has led to a significant reduction in the number of such bypass procedures. As described earlier, recent progress in multimodality treatment may considerably increase survival time for many more patients, which in turn may again increase the number of surgical bypass procedures.

References

- 1 Hartwig W, Werner J, Jager D, Debus J, Büchler MW. Improvement of surgical results for pancreatic cancer. Lancet Oncol 2013;14(11):e476–485.
- **2** Falasca M, Kim M, Casari I. Pancreatic cancer: current research and future directions. Biochim Biophys Acta 2016;1865(2):123–132.
- **3** Andriulli A, Festa V, Botteri E et al. Neoadjuvant/ preoperative gemcitabine for patients with localized pancreatic cancer: a meta-analysis of prospective studies. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19(5):1644–1662.
- 4 Gudjonsson B. Cancer of the pancreas. 50 years of surgery. Cancer 1987;60(9):2284–2303.

- **5** Watanapa P, Williamson RC. Surgical palliation for pancreatic cancer: developments during the past two decades. Br J Surg 1992;79(1):8–20.
- **6** Lillemoe KD, Cameron JL, Hardacre JM et al. Is prophylactic gastrojejunostomy indicated for unresectable periampullary cancer? A prospective randomized trial. Ann Surg 1999;230(3):322–328; discussion 328–330.
- 7 Conrad C, Lillemoe KD. Surgical palliation of pancreatic cancer. Cancer J 2012;18(6):577–583.
- 8 House MG, Choti MA. Palliative therapy for pancreatic/biliary cancer. Surg Clin North Am 2005;85(2):359–371.

- **9** Soehendra N, Reynders-Frederix V. Palliative bile duct drainage—a new endoscopic method of introducing a transpapillary drain. Endoscopy 1980;12(1):8–11.
- 10 Boulay BR, Parepally M. Managing malignant biliary obstruction in pancreas cancer: choosing the appropriate strategy. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(28):9345–9353.
- 11 Kitano M, Yamashita Y, Tanaka K et al. Covered self-expandable metal stents with an anti-migration system improve patency duration without increased complications compared with uncovered stents for distal biliary obstruction caused by pancreatic carcinoma: a randomized multicenter trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108(11):1713–1722.
- 12 Bakhru M, Ho HC, Gohil V et al. Fully-covered, self-expandable metal stents (CSEMS) in malignant distal biliary strictures: mid-term evaluation. J Gastroenter Hepatol 2011;26(6):1022–1027.
- **13** Gomez-Oliva C, Guarner-Argente C, Concepcion M et al. Partially covered self-expanding metal stent for unresectable malignant extrahepatic biliary obstruction: results of a large prospective series. Surg Endosc 2012;26(1):222–229.
- 14 Kullman E, Frozanpor F, Soderlund C et al. Covered versus uncovered self-expandable nitinol stents in the palliative treatment of malignant distal biliary obstruction: results from a randomized, multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;72(5):915–923.
- 15 Cote GA, Slivka A, Tarnasky P et al. Effect of covered metallic stents compared with plastic stents on benign biliary stricture resolution: a randomized clinical trial. JAMA 2016;315(12):1250–1257.
- 16 Iacono C, Ruzzenente A, Campagnaro T, Bortolasi L, Valdegamberi A, Guglielmi A. Role of preoperative biliary drainage in jaundiced patients who are candidates for pancreatoduodenectomy or hepatic resection: highlights and drawbacks. Ann Surg 2013;257(2):191–204.
- 17 Speer AG, Cotton PB, Russell RC et al. Randomised trial of endoscopic versus percutaneous stent insertion in malignant obstructive jaundice. Lancet 1987;2(8550):57–62.
- 18 Westwood DA, Fernando C, Connor SJ. Internalexternal percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction: a retrospective analysis. J Med Imaging Rad Oncol 2010;54(2):108–110.
- 19 Robson PC, Heffernan N, Gonen M et al. Prospective study of outcomes after percutaneous biliary drainage for malignant biliary obstruction. Ann Surg Oncol 2010;17(9):2303–2311.
- **20** Cole WH, Ireneus C, Reynolds JT. Strictures of the common duct. Ann Surg 1951;133(5):684–696.
- **21** Urbach DR, Bell CM, Swanstrom LL, Hansen PD. Cohort study of surgical bypass to the gallbladder or

bile duct for the palliation of jaundice due to pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg 2003;237(1):86–93.

- 22 Tarnasky PR, England RE, Lail LM, Pappas TN, Cotton PB. Cystic duct patency in malignant obstructive jaundice. An ERCP-based study relevant to the role of laparoscopic cholecystojejunostomy. Ann Surg 1995;221(3):265–271.
- **23** Ueda J, Kayashima T, Mori Y et al. Hepaticocholecystojejunostomy as effective palliative biliary bypass for unresectable pancreatic cancer. Hepatogastroenterology 2014;61(129):197–202.
- 24 Gani J, Lewis K. Hepaticocholecystoenterostomy as an alternative to hepaticojejunostomy for biliary bypass. Ann R Coll Surg Engl 2012;94(7):472–475.
- **25** Kohan G, Ocampo CG, Zandalazini HI et al. Laparoscopic hepaticojejunostomy and gastrojejunostomy for palliative treatment of pancreatic head cancer in 48 patients. Surg Endosc 2015;29(7):1970–1975.
- **26** Toumi Z, Aljarabah M, Ammori BJ. Role of the laparoscopic approach to biliary bypass for benign and malignant biliary diseases: a systematic review. Surg Endosc 2011;25(7):2105–2116.
- **27** Moss AC, Morris E, Mac Mathuna P. Palliative biliary stents for obstructing pancreatic carcinoma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006;(2):CD004200.
- **28** Taylor MC, McLeod RS, Langer B. Biliary stenting versus bypass surgery for the palliation of malignant distal bile duct obstruction: a meta-analysis. Liver Transplant 2000;6(3):302–308.
- **29** Flamm CR, Mark DH, Aronson N. Evidence-based assessment of ERCP approaches to managing pancreaticobiliary malignancies. Gastrointest Endosc 2002;56(6 suppl):S218–225.
- 30 Maosheng D, Ohtsuka T, Ohuchida J et al. Surgical bypass versus metallic stent for unresectable pancreatic cancer. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2001;8(4):367–373.
- 31 Andersen JR, Sorensen SM, Kruse A, Rokkjaer M, Matzen P. Randomised trial of endoscopic endoprosthesis versus operative bypass in malignant obstructive jaundice. Gut 1989;30(8):1132–1135.
- **32** Shepherd HA, Royle G, Ross AP, Diba A, Arthur M, Colin-Jones D. Endoscopic biliary endoprosthesis in the palliation of malignant obstruction of the distal common bile duct: a randomized trial. Br J Surg 1988;75(12):1166–1168.
- 33 Smith AC, Dowsett JF, Russell RC, Hatfield AR, Cotton PB. Randomised trial of endoscopic stenting versus surgical bypass in malignant low bileduct obstruction. Lancet 1994;344(8938):1655–1660.
- 34 Van Heek NT, De Castro SM, van Eijck CH et al. The need for a prophylactic gastrojejunostomy for unresectable periampullary cancer: a prospective

randomized multicenter trial with special focus on assessment of quality of life. Ann Surg 2003;238(6):894–902; discussion 902–905.

- **35** Mortenson MM, Ho HS, Bold RJ. An analysis of cost and clinical outcome in palliation for advanced pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg 2005;190(3):406–411.
- **36** Huser N, Assfalg V, Michalski CW, Gillen S, Kleeff J, Friess H. [Unresectable pancreatic cancer—palliative interventional and surgical treatment]. Zentralblatt fur Chirurgie 2010;135(6):502–507. [in German]
- 37 Gray PJ Jr, Wang J, Pawlik TM et al. Factors influencing survival in patients undergoing palliative bypass for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Surg Oncol 2012;106(1):66–71.
- 38 Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364(19):1817–1825.
- **39** Nagaraja V, Eslick GD, Cox MR. Endoscopic stenting versus operative gastrojejunostomy for malignant gastric outlet obstruction-a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized and non-randomized trials. J Gastrointest Oncol 2014;5(2):92–98.
- **40** Gurusamy KS, Kumar S, Davidson BR. Prophylactic gastrojejunostomy for unresectable periampullary carcinoma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2013;(2):CD008533.
- **41** Hamade AM, Al-Bahrani AZ, Owera AM et al. Therapeutic, prophylactic, and preresection applications of laparoscopic gastric and biliary bypass for patients with periampullary malignancy. Surg Endosc 2005;19(10):1333–1340.
- **42** Nieveen van Dijkum EJ, Kuhlmann KF, Terwee CB, Obertop H, de Haes JC, Gouma DJ. Quality of life after curative or palliative surgical treatment of pancreatic and periampullary carcinoma. Br J Surg 2005;92(4):471–477.
- **43** Heinicke JM, Büchler MW, Laffer UT. Bilio-digestive double bypass for nonresectable pancreatic cancer. Dig Surg 2002;19(3):165–167.

- 44 Telford JJ, Carr-Locke DL, Baron TH et al. A randomized trial comparing uncovered and partially covered self-expandable metal stents in the palliation of distal malignant biliary obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;72(5):907–914.
- **45** Lee SJ, Kim MD, Lee MS et al. Comparison of the efficacy of covered versus uncovered metallic stents in treating inoperable malignant common bile duct obstruction: a randomized trial. J Vasc Interv Radiol 2014;25(12):1912–1920.
- **46** Ung KA, Stotzer PO, Nilsson A, Gustavsson ML, Johnsson E. Covered and uncovered self-expandable metallic Hanarostents are equally efficacious in the drainage of extrahepatic malignant strictures. Results of a double-blind randomized study. Scand J Gastroenterol 2013;48(4):459–465.
- **47** Kitano M, Yamashita Y, Tanaka K et al. Covered self-expandable metal stents with an anti-migration system improve patency duration without increased complications compared with uncovered stents for distal biliary obstruction caused by pancreatic carcinoma: a randomized multicenter trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108(11):1713–1722.
- **48** Kullman E, Frozanpor F, Söderlund C et al. Covered versus uncovered self-expandable nitinol stents in the palliative treatment of malignant distal biliary obstruction: results from a randomized, multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;72(5):915–923.
- **49** Krokidis M, Fanelli F, Orgera G et al. Percutaneous palliation of pancreatic head cancer: randomized comparison of ePTFE/FEP-covered versus uncovered nitinol biliary stents. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 2011;34(2):352–361.
- **50** Kullman E, Frozanpor F, Soderlund C et al. Covered versus uncovered self-expandable nitinol stents in the palliative treatment of malignant distal biliary obstruction: results from a randomized, multicenter study. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;72(5):915–923.

Nonsurgical Palliation of Pancreatic Cancer

111

Endoscopic and Interventional Palliation of Pancreatic Cancer

Takao Itoi

Department of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Tokyo Medical University, Tokyo, Japan

Introduction

The number of cases of pancreatic cancer has been increasing worldwide. The latest data show that the number of cases of pancreatic cancer has increased to more than 50,000 in the United States [1]. Most pancreatic cancers are in their advanced stage when they are detected with more than 80% of patients not surgically resectable [2]. Most patients with advanced pancreatic cancer show resistance to adjuvant therapies such as chemotherapy, resulting in a mortality of more than 40,000 in the United States [1]. Unresectable pancreatic cancers cause various complications, such as obstructive jaundice, gastric outlet obstruction, abdominal pain, main pancreatic duct obstruction, and pancreatitis, which will delay the start of palliative chemotherapy. Surgical intervention such as hepatojejunostomy and gastrojejunostomy are invasive procedures and delay recovery compared with nonsurgical intervention by interventional endoscopy (IVE) and interventional radiology (IVR). Intervention by endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) supplements therapeutic endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP).

Biliary Obstruction

Malignant biliary obstruction, particularly in the extrahepatic bile duct, is one of the most common symptoms in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. The progression of biliary obstruction causes cholestasis and jaundice, and sometimes acute cholangitis, leading to fat malabsorption, malnutrition, and cachexia. Absence of therapy for obstructive jaundice leads to exacerbation of liver dysfunction and eventually liver failure. Thus, biliary drainage has been traditionally performed to improve the quality of life of patients. For resectable pancreatic cancer with jaundice, preoperative biliary drainage (PBD) has been preferred to improve the postoperative morbidity and mortality rates. However, recent high-quality studies [3,4] have suggested that PBD should not be performed routinely. There are a number of drainage methods including percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD), endoscopic drainage by ERCP, and combined procedures, and various types of endoscopic stents including small and large bore plastic stents. PBD using a large-bore metal stent is now the preferred technique as a bridge to surgery with a low adverse event rate [5–7].

Traditionally, biliary decompression in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer has been conducted by ERCP and PTBD as nonsurgical and palliative interventions. The choice of the drainage method depends on the preference of the physician and the presence of skilled ERCP endoscopists and interventional radiologists in each institution. Endoscopic ultrasonography-guided biliary drainage (EUS-BD) has emerged as a salvage therapy in cases of failed ERCP [8].

Palliation of Obstructive Jaundice by ERCP (Table 111.1)

Conventional ERCP

Endoscopic plastic stent placement by ERCP is the most common procedure for biliary decompression since the first report by Soehendra and Reynders-Frederix in 1980 [9]. Early randomized controlled trials (RCT) have revealed that endoscopic plastic stent placement in the palliation of biliary obstruction has a similar outcome in terms of technical success, morbidity, and mortality to surgical intervention [10,11], and is the preferred option

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 111.1Typical technique of nonsurgical biliarydecompression.

- I) Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP)
 - 1) External drainage (naso-biliary drainage)
 - 2) Biliary stenting
- II) Endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS)
 - 1) Hepaticogastrostomy
 - 2) Choledochoduodenostomy
 - 3) Antegrade biliary stenting
 - 4) Rendezvous
- III) Percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD)
 - 1) External drainage
 - 2) Internal drainage
 - 3) Internal-external drainage
 - 4) Rendezvous

to reduce morbidity and mortality [12]. Plastic stents are usually used at the initial biliary drainage because they are less expensive and can be removed easily while the pancreatic lesion is evaluated. Self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) with a larger bore stent (8–10 mm) allow a longer stent patency, reducing the number of reinterventions compared with small-bore plastic stents (7-Fr to 10-Fr) [13,14]. Plastic stent occlusion occurs within 4 months compared to about 9-12 months with SEMS. A Cochrane review concluded that SEMS were preferable to plastic stents with an additional patency period of more than 4 months, a lower stent failure rate, a lower risk of acute cholangitis, a decreased total hospitalization period, and overall lower costs [15]. Davids et al. [16] showed that the initial use of SEMS results in a 28% decrease in the interventions compared with the initial use of plastic stents. SEMS also appear preferable in patients with borderline resectable pancreatic cancer undergoing neoadjuvant therapy, with fewer preoperative complications [3,17]. Endoscopic metal stent placement has a similar outcome for biliary obstruction compared with surgical bypass [18].

Two meta-analyses have shown equivocal advantages of covered compared to uncovered SEMS [19,20] but a more recent RCT demonstrated a superiority for covered SEMS [21]. Evaluation between stent types is challenging because of the clinical setting and disease heterogeneity and differences in stent engineering such as stainless versus nitinol metals, braded or laser cut, fully or partially covered, and with or without an antimigration system.

One of the most critical issues of endoscopic stenting is reintervention owing to stent blockage. Although a plastic stent can be exchanged with a new stent, removal of a SEMS, particularly an uncovered SEMS, is much more difficult. A stent-in-stent technique inserting a new stent within the existing occluded metal stent can be performed using a plastic stent or an uncovered/covered SEMS. Plastic stent placement may be as effective as a second SEMS placement [22]. Removal of an occluded covered SEMS seems to be an even better option [23–25].

Balloon Enteroscopy-Assisted ERCP

ERCP in patients with a Roux-en-Y (RY) reconstruction including a RY gastrectomy and a RY gastric bypass is always a challenging procedure. Conventional endoscopy has a success rate of less than 50%. Single-balloon (SBE) and double-balloon enteroscopy (DBE) have improved success rates in RY reconstructions [26–29]. In patients following a Whipple resection, malignant or benign stenosis of the hepaticojejunostomy can be treated by balloon dilation and/or stent placement using BE-assisted ERCP [30].

Palliation of Obstructive Jaundice by EUS

Selective biliary cannulation by ERCP for biliary decompression is not always successful because of intradiverticular papillae, surgically altered anatomy, or gastroduodenal obstruction. In the case of failed ERCP but EUS-BD using transmural approaches such as the EUS-rendezvous technique (EUS-RV), EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy (EUS-CDS), EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy (EUS-HGS) (Fig. 111.1), and EUSguided antegrade stenting (EUS-AS) are options [31]. Technical and clinical success rates are around 80-90% with moderate adverse event rates of 10-30% such as bile leakage, bleeding, and stent migration although the severity of most adverse events are mild or moderate [32]. Covered SEMS reduce unexpected adverse events such as bile leakage for biliary decompression, although there is no difference between plastic stents and covered SEMS in the EUS-HGS procedure [33]. Of the EUS-BD procedures, EUS-RV appears to achieve minimum invasive drainage because ERCP and BE-assisted ERCP can be performed. EUS-CDS can be an effective and safe alternative to PTBD with a similar success rate, complication rate, cost, and patient quality of life [34].

Palliation of Obstructive Jaundice by IVR

PTBD can be achieved by external drainage, internal– external drainage, and internal drainage. A 7-Fr to 8-Fr percutaneous tube is used, which allows sufficient drainage for the therapy of obstructive jaundice. Internal drainage appears to be the most efficacious. Percutaneous SEMS placement using a small-caliber (approximately 6-Fr to 7-Fr) delivery system allows good efficacy, with few complications and reduced pain [35]. Percutaneous covered SEMS placement provides long stent patency compared with percutaneous uncovered SEMS [36]. Endoscopic stenting, however, has a significantly higher



Figure 111.1 EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy. Metal stent delivery system was inserted in the intrahepatic bile duct (left). Hepaticogastrostomy was completed using a metal stent.

success rate than percutaneous stenting in relieving jaundice with a lower 30-day mortality from complications associated with liver puncture [37,38]. The success rate of needle puncture in a nondilated bile duct is lower than that in a dilated bile duct (63% vs. 86%) [39]. PTBD remains a salvage therapy [40,41].

Malignant Gastric Outlet Obstruction

Surgical gastrojejunostomy (GJ) by laparotomy or laparoscopy, provides good palliative treatment for malignant gastric outlet obstruction MGOO, but has a relatively high morbidity and mortality [42,43].

Duodenal Metal Stent Placement

Duodenal stent placement is undertaken using a 20–22 mm diameter SEMS under fluoroscopic guidance, or endoscopically using a thinner 10-Fr delivery system as an alternative to surgical GJ because the stent can be inserted through the accessory channel with a high technical success rate and less invasiveness [42–47]. A systematic review [42] has revealed that the initial clinical success rate was higher after stent placement than after surgical GJ (89% vs. 72%, respectively) with fewer minor complications (9% vs. 33%, respectively). However, recurrent obstructive symptoms were more frequent after stent placement (18% vs. 1%, respectively) owing to tumor ingrowth, preventing the patient from being able to eat soft solid food or a full diet. Endoscopic stenting

might be preferable in patients with a relatively short life expectancy, whereas surgical GJ might be preferable in patients with a longer expected survival (>2 months) [42,43]. Endoscopic stent occlusion often occurs during longer follow-up periods owing to tumor ingrowth. In this cohort, an additional stent is often placed within the original stent, which can lead to early stent occlusion or stent-related adverse events such as perforation. One study has demonstrated that EUS-guided GJ using a dedicated double balloon and a fully covered lumen-apposing SEMS (15 mm in diameter) had a high technical and clinical success without causing serious adverse events (Fig. 111.2) [48].

Duodenal and Biliary Stent Placement: Double Stenting

In patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer, progression of the cancer is accompanied not only by MGOO but also by biliary obstruction, which is usually a late manifestation. In such patients, both biliary stent placement and duodenal stent placement, so called "double stenting" is often required. The methods and ease of the procedure vary according to the site and timing of the duodenal obstruction. In particular, the duodenal obstruction site appears to be more important in terms of planning the biliary stenting strategy. The duodenal obstruction site is classified in relation to the position of the major papilla, namely, Type I where the obstruction site is at the entrance from the principal papilla, Type II where the obstruction site is somewhat convoluted with the papilla present in the second portion, and Type III where the obstruction site is



Figure 111.2 EUS-guided gastrojejunostomy. Lumen-apposing metal stent was placed over the wire using a dedicated double-balloon tube.

closer to the anal side than to the major papilla [49]. In double stenting, biliary drainage with or without the rendezvous technique is performed using three kinds of approaches: the percutaneous transhepatic approach, an ERCP approach, and the EUS approach. In double stenting by ERCP, if the duodenal obstruction site is convoluted around the major papilla (Type II), the treatment is most complicated. Even if the balloon is stretched or the duodenal stent is placed first, cancer invasion makes it difficult to identify the major papilla and confirm the distance from the scope. In addition, it is very difficult to pass the biliary stent through the mesh gap of the duodenal stent. Thus, in case of Type II, the traditional percutaneous transhepatic approach including biliary drainage and rendezvous appears more preferable for double stenting than the ERCP approach. The EUS approach has allowed biliary drainage including EUS-HGS, EUS-CDS, EUS-AS, and EUS-RV even in Type I and Type II MGOO. In Type I and Type II MGOO, EUS-HGS and EUS-AS appear to be suitable drainage techniques for the treatment of obstructive jaundice and can replace the percutaneous transhepatic approach because of the minimum invasive procedures involved [50].

Pain Management Derived from Cancer

Pain due to cancer invasion of the celiac plexus is a major manifestation of pancreatic cancer occurring in approximately 70% of patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer [51]. At present, pain is comparatively well controlled by opioid analgesics, IVE, and/or IVR. Celiac plexus neurolysis (CPN) is most often performed by injecting a local anesthetic followed by absolute alcohol into the celiac plexus neural network of ganglia with the intention to ablate the tissue transmitting pain from the pancreas and adjacent visceral organs. Currently, there are two CPN approaches, namely, EUS-CPN and percutaneous CPN.

Endoscopic Ultrasonography-Celiac Plexus Neurolysis (EUS-CPN)

Standard EUS-CPN is performed using a 19-gauge to 25gauge EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) needle [52]. A needle is advanced anterior to the lateral aspect of the aorta at depiction of the celiac trunk. Then, after confirming the absence of backflow of blood, absolute alcohol is injected following local anesthetic injection. A meta-analysis has demonstrated that pain was reduced in 80% of the patients following EUS-CPN for pancreatic cancer [53]. Although most adverse events of EUS-CPN are mild and include transient hypotension, diarrhea, constipation, and pain exacerbation, serious and fatal adverse events can occur [53]. Unilateral neurolysis is conducted by a single injection into the base of the celiac artery takeoff. In contrast, bilateral neurolysis is performed by injecting into both sides of the celiac plexus. Bilateral injection is superior to central injection for pain reduction (86% vs. 46%, respectively) [53]. An RCT comparing the two approaches in pancreatic cancer among 50 patients showed no significant difference in terms of pain control or adverse events [54]. An RCT comparing EUS-guided celiac ganglia neurolysis (EUS-CGN) in which alcohol is injected directly into the celiac ganglia (detection rates of 80-90%) by EUS showed greater pain relief than in the EUS-CPN group (73.5% vs. 45.5%, respectively) with similar adverse events [55].

Percutaneous CPN

Percutaneous CPN, which is performed using a 22-gauge needle mostly by anesthesiologists and radiologists under transabdominal ultrasound (US), fluoroscopy, or computed tomography (CT), is also an option [52]. A metaanalysis has shown that percutaneous CPN improves pain in patients with upper abdominal cancer, with a decrease in opioid consumption and side effects although it is unclear whether there is any change in the quality of life [56]. US-guided CPN (US-CPN), using a unilateral paramedian needle-insertion technique is comparable with a bilateral paramedian needle-insertion technique with regard to pain relief and side effects [57]. Another open randomized comparison of clinical effectiveness of protocol-driven opioid analgesia, celiac plexus block, or thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy for pain management in patients with pancreatic and other abdominal malignancies showed no significant difference [58].

Anticancer Therapy

Although EUS-guided or percutaneously guided intratumoral TNFerade biologic with 5-fluorouracil and radiotherapy as first-line treatment for locally advanced pancreatic cancer is feasible, it is not effective [59]. EUSguided interstitial implantation of ¹²⁵I seeds might improve pain, but without any survival benefit [60]. EUSguided radiofrequency ablation of unresectable pancreatic cancer is also technically feasible and safe but without any proven therapeutic efficacy demonstrated [61]. EUS-guided cryothermal ablation therapy [62] and EUS-guided dendritic cell injection therapy [63,64] are also being evaluated.

References

- 1 Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics 2016. CA Cancer J Clin 2016;66:7–30.
- **2** De La Cruz MS, Young AP, Ruffin MT. Diagnosis and management of pancreatic cancer. Am Fam Physician 2014;89:626–632.
- 3 van der Gaag NA, Rauws EA, van Eijck CH et al. Preoperative biliary drainage for cancer of the head of the pancreas. N Engl J Med 2010;362:129–137.
- **4** Fang Y, Gurusamy KS, Wang Q et al. Pre-operative biliary drainage for obstructive jaundice. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2012;(9):CD005444.
- **5** Decker C, Christein JD, Phadnis MA et al. Biliary metal stents are superior to plastic stents for preoperative biliary decompression in pancreatic cancer. Surg Endosc 2011;25:2364–2367.
- **6** Cavell LK, Allen PJ, Vinoya C et al. Biliary selfexpandable metal stents do not adversely affect pancreaticoduodenectomy. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108:1168–1173.
- **7** Tol JA, van Hooft JE, Timmer R et al. Metal or plastic stents for preoperative biliary drainage in resectable pancreatic cancer. Gut 2016;65(12):1981–1987.
- 8 Itoi T, Yamao K. EUS 2008 Working Group document: evaluation of EUS-guided choledochoduodenostomy (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2009;69(suppl):S8–S12.
- **9** Soehendra N, Reynders-Frederix V. Palliative bile duct drainage: a new endoscopic method of introducing a transpapillary drain. Endoscopy 1980;12:8–11.

Miscellaneous

ERCP stent placement has been used to relieve pain thought to be due to pancreatic duct (PD) obstruction and then EUS-guided PD stent placement if this fails. EUS-guided PD stent placement can also be used for symptomatic anastomotic stricture (pain or intermittent acute pancreatitis) of the pancreatojejunostomy after pancreatoduodenectomy. Acute pancreatitis due to pancreatic cancer is rare but is observed in some patients. Pancreatic fluid collections including walled-off necrosis and pseudocyst, require EUS and/or percutaneous drainage. Furthermore, endoscopic necrosectomy may be required to remove the infected necrotic tissue.

Acknowledgment

The author thanks Dr. Edward Barroga for the editorial review of this manuscript.

- 10 Shephered HA, Royle G, Ross AP et al. Endoscopic biliary endoprosthesis in the palliation of malignant obstruction of the distal common bile duct: a randomized trial. Br J Surg 1988;75:1166–1168.
- 11 Andersen JR, Sorensen SM, Kruse A et al. Randomized trial of endoscopic endoprosthesis versus operative bypass in malignant obstructive jaundice. Gut 1989;30:1132–1135.
- 12 Smith AC, Dowsett JF, Russell RC et al. Randomized trial of endoscopic stenting versus surgical bypass in malignant low bile duct obstruction. Lancet 1994;344:1655–1660.
- Huibregtse K et al. Endoscopic placement of expandable metal stents for biliary strictures - A preliminary report on experience with 33 patients. Endoscopy 1989;21;280–282.
- 14 Neuhaus H, Hagenmüller F, Classen M. Self-expanding biliary stents: preliminary clinical experience. Endoscopy 1989;21:225–228.
- **15** Moss AC, MacMathuna P. Palliative biliary stents for obstructing pancreatic carcinoma. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2006;(2):CD004200.
- 16 Davids PH, Groen AK, Rauws EA et al. Randomized trial of self-expandable metal stents versus polyethylene stents for distal malignant biliary obstruction. Lancet 1992;340:1488–1492.
- 17 Adams MA, Anderson MA, Myles JD et al. Selfexpanding metal stents (SEMS) provide superior outcomes compared to plastic stents for pancreatic

cancer patients undergoing neoadjuvant therapy. J Gastrointest Incol 2012;3:309–13.

- 18 Artifon EL, Sakai P, Cunha JE et al. Surgery or endoscopy for palliation of biliary obstruction due to metastatic pancreatic cancer. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101:2031–2037.
- **19** Saleem A, Leggett CL, Murad MH et al. Meta-analysis of randomized trials comparing the patency of covered and uncovered self-expandable metal stents for palliation of distal malignant bile duct obstruction. Gastrointest Endosc 2011;74:321–327.
- 20 Almadi MA, Barkun AN, Martel M. No benefit of covered vs uncovered self-expandable metal stents in patients with malignant distal biliary obstruction: a meta-analysis. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013;11:27–37.
- 21 Kitano M, Yamashita T, Tanaka K et al. Covered self-expandable metal stents with an anti-migration system improve patency duration without increased complications compared with uncovered stents for distal biliary obstruction caused by pancreatic carcinoma: a randomized multicenter trial. Am J Gastroenterol 2013;108:1713–1722.
- 22 Shah T, Desai S, Haque M et al. Management of occluded metal stents in malignant biliary obstruction: similar outcomes with second metal stents compared to plastic stents. Dig Dis Sci 2012;57:2765–2773.
- 23 Kahaleh M, Tokar J, Le T, Yeaton P. Removal of self-expandable metallic Wall stents. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;60:640–644.
- 24 Ishii K, Itoi T, Sofuni A et al. Endoscopic removal and trimming of distal self-expandable metallic biliary stents. World J Gastroenterol 2011;17:2652–2657.
- **25** Kida M, Miyazawa S, Iwai T et al. Endoscopic management of malignant biliary obstruction by means of covered metallic stents: primary stent placement vs. re-intervention. Endoscopy 2011;43:1039–1044.
- **26** Shimatani M, Matsushita M, Takaoka M et al. Effective "short" double-balloon enteroscope for diagnostic and therapeutic ERCP in patients with altered gastrointestinal anatomy: a large case series. Endoscopy 2009;41:849–854.
- 27 Itoi T, Ishii K, Sofuni A et al. Single-balloon enteroscopy-assisted ERCP in patients with Billroth II gastrectomy or Roux-en-Y anastomosis (with video). Am J Gastroenterol 2010;105(1):93–99.
- 28 Inamdar S, Slattery E, Sejpal DV et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of single-balloon enteroscopy-assisted ERCP in patients with surgically altered GI anatomy. Gastrointest Endosc 2015;82:9–19.
- 29 Ishii K, Itoi T, Tonozuka R et al. Balloon enteroscopyassisted ERCP in patients with Roux-en-Y gastrectomy and intact papillae (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2016;83:377–386.

- **30** Itokawa F, Itoi T, Ishii K et al. Single- and doubleballoon enteroscopy-assisted endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in patients with Roux-en-Y plus hepaticojejunostomy anastomosis and Whipple resection. Dig Endosc 2014;26:136–143.
- **31** Giovannini M, Moutardier V, Pesenti C et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided bilioduodenal anastomosis: a new technique for biliary drainage. Endoscopy 2001;33:898–900.
- **32** Iwashita T, Doi S, Yasuda I. Endoscopic ultrasoundguided biliary drainage: a review. Clin J Gastroenterol 2014;7:94–102.
- **33** Umeda J, Itoi T, Tsuchiya T et al. A newly designed plastic stent for EUS-guided hepaticogastrostomy: a prospective preliminary feasibility study (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2015;82:390–396.
- **34** Artifon EL, Aparicio D, Paione JB et al. Biliary drainage in patients with unresectable, malignant obstruction where ERCP fails: endoscopic ultrasonography-guided choledochoduodenostomy versus percutaneous drainage. J Clin Gastroenterol 2012;46:768–769.
- **35** Garcarek J, Kurcz J, Guzineski M et al. Ten years single center experience in percutaneous transhepatic decompression of biliary tree in patients with malignant obstructive jaundice. Adv Clin Exp Med 2012;21:621–632.
- **36** Krokidis M, Fanelli F, Orgera G et al. Percutaneous treatment of malignant jaundice due to extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: covered Viabil stent versus uncovered Wallstents. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 2010;33:97–106.
- 37 Speer AG, Cotton PB, Russel RC et al. Randomized trial of endoscopic versus percutaneous stent insertion in malignant obstructive jaundice. Lancet 1987;ii:57–62.
- 38 Pinol V, Castells A, Bordas JM et al. Percutaneous self-expandable metal stents versus endoscopic polyethylene endoprostheses for treating malignant biliary obstruction: randomized clinical trial. Radiology 2002;225:27–34.
- **39** Saad WE, Wallece MJ, Wojak JC et al. Quality improvement guidelines for percutaneous transhepatic biliary cholangiography, biliary drainage, and percutaneous cholecystostomy. J Vasc Interv Radiol 2010;21:789–795.
- **40** Doctor N, Dick R, Rai R et al. Results of percutaneous plastic stent for malignant distal biliary obstruction following failed endoscopic stent insertion and comparison with current literature on expandable metallic stents. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1999;11:775–780.
- **41** Mukai S, Itoi T. How should we use EUS-guided biliary drainage techniques separately? Endosc Ultrasound 2016;5(2):65–68.

- **42** Jeurnink SM, van Eijck CH, Steyerberg EW et al. Stent versus gastrojejunostomy for the palliation of gastric outlet obstruction: a systematic review. BMC Gastroenterol 2007;7:18.
- **43** Jeurnink SM, Steyerberg EW, van Hooft JE et al. Surgical gastrojejunostomy or endoscopic stent placement for the palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction (SUSTENT study): a multicenter randomized trial. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;71:490–499.
- **44** Baron TH. Expandable metal stents for the treatment of cancerous obstruction of the gastrointestinal tract. N Engl J Med 2001;344:1681–1687.
- 45 Adler DG, Baron TH. Endoscopic palliation of malignant gastric outlet obstruction using selfexpanding metal stents: experience in 36 patients. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97:72–78.
- **46** Maetani I, Tada T, Ukita T et al. Comparison of duodenal stent placement with surgical gastrojejunostomy for palliation in patients with duodenal obstructions caused by pancreaticobiliary malignancies. Endoscopy 2004;36:73–78.
- 47 Nagaraja V, Eslick GD, Cox MR. Endoscopic stenting versus operative gastrojejunostomy for malignant gastric outlet obstruction-a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized and non-randomized trials. J Gastrointest Oncol 2014;5:92–98.
- 48 Itoi T, Ishii K, Ikeuchi N et al. Prospective evaluation of endoscopic ultrasonography-guided double balloonoccluded gastrojejunostomy bypass (EPASS) for malignant gastric outlet obstruction. Gut 2016;65:193–195.
- **49** Mutignani M, Tringali A, Shah G et al. Combined endoscopic stent insertion in malignant biliary and duodenal obstruction. Endoscopy 2007;39:440–447.
- **50** Tonozuka R, Itoi T, Sofuni A et al. Endoscopic double stenting for the treatment of malignant biliary and duodenal obstruction due to pancreatic cancer. Dig Endosc 2013;25(suppl 2):100–108.
- 51 Wong GY, Schroeder DR, Carns PE et al. Effect of neurolytic celiac plexus block on pain relief, quality of life, and survival in patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2004;291:1092–1099.
- 52 Wyse JM, Chen, YI, Sahai AV. Celiac plexus neurolysis in the management of unresectable pancreatic cancer: When and how? World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:2186–2192.
- 53 Puli SR, Reddy JB, Bechtold ML et al. EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for pain due to chronic pancreatitis or pancreatic cancer pain: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Dig Dis Sci 2009;54:2330–2337.

- **54** LeBlanc JK, Al-Haddad M, McHenry L et al. A prospective, randomized study of EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for pancreatic cancer: one injection or two? Gastrointest Endosc 2011;74:1300–1307.
- 55 Doi S, Yasuda I, Kawakami H et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided celiac ganglia neurolysis vs. celiac plexus neurolysis: a randomized multicenter trial. Endoscopy 2013;45:362–369.
- **56** Nagels W, Pease N, Bekkering G et al. Celiac plexus neurolysis for abdominal cancer pain: a systematic review. Pain Medicine 2013;14:1140–1163.
- **57** Bhatnagar S, Joshi S, Rana SP et al. Bedside ultrasoundguided celiac plexus neurolysis in upper abdominal cancer patients: a randomized, prospective study for comparison of percutaneous bilateral paramedian vs. unilateral paramedian needle-insertion technique. Pain Pract 2014;14:E63–68.
- 58 Johnson CD, Berry DP, Harris S et al. An open randomized comparison of clinical effectiveness of protocol-driven opioid analgesia, celiac plexus block or thoracoscopic splanchnicectomyfor pain management in patients with pancreatic and other abdominal malignancies. Pancreatology 2010;9(6):755–763.
- **59** Herman JM, Wild AT, Wang H et al. Randomized phase III multi-institutional study of TNFerade biologic with fluorouracil and radiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: final results. J Clin Oncol 2013;31:886–894.
- **60** Jin Z, Du Y, Li Z et al. Endoscopic ultrasonographyguided interstitial implantation of iodine 125-seeds combined with chemotherapy in the treatment of unresectable pancreatic carcinoma: a prospective pilot study. Endoscopy 2008;40:314–320.
- **61** Song TJ, Seo DW, Lakhtakia S et al. Initial experience of EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation of unresectable pancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc 2016;83:440–443.
- **62** Arcidiacono PG, Carrara S, Reni M et al. Feasibility and safety of EUS-guided cryothermal ablation in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Gastrointest Endosc 2012;76:1142–1151.
- **63** Hirooka Y, Itoh A, Kawashima H et al. A combination therapy of gemcitabine with immunotherapy for patients with inoperable locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 2009;38:e69–74.
- 64 Irisawa A, Takagi T, Kanazawa M et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle injection of immature dendritic cells into advanced pancreatic cancer refractory to gemcitabine: a pilot study. Pancreas 2007;35:189–190.

Medical Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer

112

Neoadjuvant Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer: Downstaging Results

Robert A. Wolff and Gauri Varadhachary

Department of GI Medical Oncology, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA

Introduction

In order to appreciate the evolution of therapy for localized pancreatic cancer, a brief overview of clinical results in resectable pancreatic cancer is required. For years, the standard approach to resectable pancreatic cancer has been upfront surgical resection followed by adjuvant therapy [1,2]. Over time, it has been established that the completeness of surgical resection has prognostic implications. Better survival has generally been observed for patients undergoing complete resection with microscopically negative surgical margins compared with patients left with gross or microscopic residual disease at the completion of surgery [2–5]. It is now broadly accepted that all pancreatic resections should be classified according to residual disease status, termed "R" factor: R0, no gross or microscopic residual disease; R1, microscopic residual disease (microscopically positive surgical margins with no gross residual disease); and R2, grossly evident residual disease. This designation was previously used to describe the completeness of resection in rectal cancer in which margins of resection also have prognostic implications [6]. The United States definition defines an R1 margin as one or more cancer cells at any surface margin but this differs from that used in Europe, which shares this part of the definition with the US but also states that one or more cancer cells up to 1 mm from any surface also counts as an R1. If one or more cancer cells is not at any surface margin but is less than 1 mm from any surface the US definition would refer to this as an R0, not an R1 as in Europe [7].

Reports from single institutions and from large multicenter adjuvant trials have shown that R1 resections occur quite frequently in pancreatic adenocarcinoma and are generally associated with worse survival [2,8–11]. While high-quality cross-sectional imaging has been quite reliable in predicting the surgeon's ability to remove all gross tumor [12], the diffusely infiltrating nature of pancreatic adenocarcinoma and the very narrow space from the tumor to the mesenteric vessels, portal vein, and celiac trunk make achievement of an R0 resection a therapeutic challenge [13]. Thus, some centers have focused on preoperative or neoadjuvant therapy as a means to sterilize the tumor's periphery, which is very close to vasculature that cannot be sacrificed.

Neoadjuvant Therapy for Resectable Pancreatic Cancer

The rationale for delivering preoperative treatment to patients with potentially resectable tumors is based on: (i) the early treatment of micrometastatic disease, which is present in the majority of patients; (ii) providing a sufficient time interval to assess the underlying tumor biology thereby selecting patients for surgery who have the highest likelihood to benefit from it; (iii) delivering "adjuvant" therapy in a "neoadjuvant" setting, when it is expected to be better tolerated since surgical recovery will not complicate the timely delivery of treatment; and (iv) the potential to sterilize the periphery of the tumor, thereby improving the chances of an R0 resection. In several trials of preoperative therapy utilizing chemoradiation, high R0 resection rates have been reported with antitumor treatment effect demonstrated in resected specimens ranging from minimal killing to occasional complete pathologic responses [14–17].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Early Results in Downstaging Pancreatic Tumors

As neoadjuvant therapy for resectable pancreatic cancer was being studied, publications from the 1990s to 2000s reported on the potential to downstage initially unresectable pancreatic cancer with neoadjuvant therapy. One of the earliest trials reported modest success using infusional 5-fluoruracil (5FU) with external beam radiation (EBRT) in 16 patients with locally advanced disease [18]. While only two (12.5%) were able to undergo surgery with curative intent, the survival of these two patients was comparable to patients with resectable pancreatic cancer treated with upfront surgery and adjuvant therapy. In a larger trial, the group at Duke University reported on 111 patients treated with preoperative chemoradiation from 1995 to 2000 and included patients with resectable (n = 53) or locally advanced disease (n = 58) [17]. The overall resection rate was superior for patients defined as having resectable disease (53%) compared with the rate for patients with locally advanced disease (19%) with an overall R0 resection rate of 70%.

Importantly, during this time frame an appreciation for the distinction between tumors that would now be considered borderline or marginally resectable was emerging [19]. For example, one of the earliest reports utilizing preoperative therapy to downstage what is now known as borderline resectable disease was conducted at Stanford University and reported by Mehta et al. [20]. The investigators reported on 15 patients they described as having "marginally resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreas" defined as tumors having "PV, SMV, or artery involvement." These patients were treated with infusional 5-FU and EBRT to doses ranging from 50.4–56 Gy. Nine patients (60%) underwent surgical resection with negative surgical margins and 2 of 9 (22%) had a complete pathologic response to preoperative treatment. Furthermore, there was a striking difference in overall survival between those patients who did undergo surgical resection and those who did not (30 vs. 8 months, respectively).

These and other reports have suggested that for a subset of patients with pancreatic cancer not initially considered resectable, neoadjuvant therapy could provide sufficient tumor destruction or "downstaging," to proceed with surgical resection. However, the resection rates reported after neoadjuvant therapy have varied widely from as low as 1% to 60%, with most studies reporting resection rates ranging between 20–40% [21– 24]. Patients reported in these studies likely represented a heterogeneous population comprised of some having tumor with complete vascular encasement and others having some degree of tumor-vessel contact without encasement.

Emerging Recognition of Borderline Resectable Pancreatic Cancer

Broadly defined, borderline resectable tumors represent a subset of localized pancreatic cancers that have a high risk of R1 resection with upfront surgical intervention based on a tumor's intimate proximity to surrounding vascular structures [25]. A number of factors have led to the recognition of the entity now known as borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. First, it has been increasingly appreciated that high-quality cross-sectional imaging is now capable of characterizing the tumor/vessel interfaces as having clearly interposed fat planes (potentially resectable), having tumor abutment ($<180^\circ$) without encasement of a vessel or vessels (borderline resectable), or having tumor encasement of critical vascular structures (locally advanced). Second, most experts agree that an R1 resection puts the patient at risk for poor survival. Third, as discussed earlier, neoadjuvant therapy is capable of producing some local tumor destruction and appears to increase the chances of achieving an R0 resection for patients with resectable disease. While this should not be considered downstaging per se, microscopic downstaging is likely occurring as a result of neoadjuvant therapy in this setting. Fourth, studies from a number of institutions suggests that a subset of patients who are defined as having borderline resectable disease may ultimately undergo surgical resection with curative intent after a period of neoadjuvant therapy [26]. For these patients, median overall survival has been encouraging.

Recognition of borderline resectable disease is increasingly appreciated and provides a framework for better defined, more homogeneous, and reproducible subsets of patients for entry onto clinical trials investigating neoadjuvant therapy as a downstaging strategy. This allows for three separate categories of localized pancreatic cancer: potentially resectable, borderline resectable, and locally advanced, and reports are now emerging on the role of neoadjuvant therapy for these three distinct subsets.

Downstaging Borderline Resectable Disease with Neoadjuvant Therapy

In addition to the report by Mehta et al., other centers have reported on results with neoadjuvant therapy for borderline resectable disease. For example, we performed a retrospective analysis and classified 160 patients as having borderline resectable disease (based on our previously published definition) [22]. Among those patients, all of whom were treated with neoadjuvant therapy, approximately 40% had some combination of clinical, laboratory (i.e., drop in tumor marker), or radiographic



Figure 112.1 A. Pre-treatment CT image of a borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. B. Post-treatment CT image of tumor after induction FOLFIRINOX followed by gemcitabine-based chemoradiation. T depicts tumor mass; white arrow depicts SMV. Note no overall change in tumor. C. Photomicrograph of resected specimen. Black arrows show small residual nests of viable tumor glands with large areas of fibrosis and necrosis. Tumor estimated to be 85% nonviable.

response to therapy to justify surgery. For the patients that ultimately underwent resection, the R0 resection rate was 94% with a median overall survival of 40 months. Of note, the survival of patients who did not undergo surgery was consistent with patients having locally advanced disease and managed with nonoperative therapy (13 months). A number of other institutions are beginning to publish their resection rates after neoadjuvant therapy for borderline resectable tumors with several reporting resection rates between 40-60% and some having rates around 80% [26]. Recently, Katz et al. have reported on results of a multi-institutional trial of 5FU, folinic acid, irinotecan, and oxaliplatin (FOLFIRINOX) followed by capecitabinebased chemoradiation, for patients with borderline resectable disease. Among the 23 patients enrolled, 68% underwent surgery with curative intent; the R0 resection rate was 93% [27]. Taken together, these reports have led some groups to recommend against upfront surgical resection in the setting of borderline resectable disease, while others do not [28-31]. Currently, a randomized trial of surgery versus preoperative chemoradiation followed by surgery, is being conducted among patients with resectable and borderline resectable disease [31].

Challenges of Neoadjuvant Therapy in Borderline Resectable and Locally Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

Despite keen interest, questions remain about tumor downstaging using a neoadjuvant approach. First, what is the optimal duration of therapy prior to considering surgery resection? Second, what is the relative contribution of systemic therapy and radiotherapy to tumor downstaging? Third, and perhaps the most difficult question is what response criteria can identify patients most likely to benefit from surgical resection after neoadjuvant therapy? Recent publications describe the inability of repeat cross-sectional imaging to reliably identify tumor downstaging [32,33]. It is widely known that the tumor microenvironment of pancreatic cancer can have a dense desmoplastic and fibrotic component which prevents overall tumor shrinkage to be demonstrated despite significant tumor cell destruction (Fig. 112.1). In general, radiographic evidence of a stable or shrinking tumor mass, with evidence of clinical improvement, decrease in tumor marker levels, and no interval development of metastatic disease are indications for surgery. Furthermore, normalization of CA 19-9 in response to neoadjuvant therapy is associated with long-term survival in resected patients [34].

Future Directions

The complex biology of the microenvironment of pancreatic adenocarcinoma, with stromal elements that may act to both sequester malignant cells and protect them from cytotoxic therapy or immunologic attack, is steadily being elucidated. Future interventions that lead to stromal changes with agents such as hyaluronidase, vitamin D analogs, or other immunomodulating agents are certain to be investigated as strategies to enhance downstaging in localized pancreatic cancer [35–37]. Further, other locally destructive techniques are being explored for their potential to enhance local tumor killing while sparing normal surrounding structures. Investigations of irreversible electroporation are being conducted as a way to improve treatment of locally advanced pancreatic cancer and to enhance complete tumor destruction at the margin of resection in borderline resectable disease [38]. Stereotactic body radiation and proton beam therapy are also being evaluated as alternatives to conventional EBRT [39,40].

Lastly, based on some improvements in systemic therapy now available, more attention to local control strategies to include aggressive surgical intervention is certain to develop. At present, venotomy with primary repair, or en bloc venous resection with reconstruction are commonly performed in pancreatic cancer centers of excellence with some renewed interest in arterial resections and reconstruction [41]. Thus, more aggressive surgical approaches coupled with active neoadjuvant therapy may allow for even greater numbers of patients to undergo surgery with curative intent.

References

- 1 Oettle H, Post S, Neuhaus P et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine vs observation in patients undergoing curative-intent resection of pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2007;297:267–277.
- 2 Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Bassi C et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid vs gemcitabine following pancreatic cancer resection: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2010;304:1073–1081.
- **3** Winter JM, Brennan MF, Tang LH et al. Survival after resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: results from a single institution over three decades. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19:169–175.
- **4** Richter A, Niedergethmann M, Sturm JW, Lorenz D, Post S, Trede M. Long-term results of partial pancreaticoduodenectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head: 25-year experience. World J Surg 2003;27:324–329.
- **5** Takai S, Satoi S, Toyokawa H et al. Clinicopathologic evaluation after resection for ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: a retrospective, single-institution experience. Pancreas 2003;26:243–249.
- 6 Hermanek P, Gall FP, Altendorf A. Prognostic groups in colorectal carcinoma. J Cancer Res Clin Oncol 1980;98:185–193.
- 7 Campbell F, Smith RA, Whelan P et al. Classification of R1 resections for pancreatic cancer: the prognostic relevance of tumour involvement within 1 mm of a resection margin. Histopathology 2009;55:277–283.

Summary

Neoadjuvant therapy is a rational approach to therapy for nonmetastatic pancreatic cancer. Tumor downstaging is not required in the setting of resectable pancreatic cancer, but it may lead to microscopic downstaging and improve the likelihood of an R0 resection. In borderline resectable disease, which by definition places the patient at high risk for an R1 resection, treatment with neoadjuvant therapy is sufficiently active in 40-60% of patients to ultimately allow for surgical resection. For those with locally advanced pancreatic cancer, although the chances of subsequently undergoing surgery with curative intent are only 20%, newer drug therapies and locally destructive techniques may expand the proportion of these patients who can undergo surgery. Lastly, the recognition of and formalized definitions for borderline resectable disease that is intermediate in the spectrum of resectable and locally advanced/unresectable pancreatic cancer will allow for more reliable comparison of results in clinical trials of various neoadjuvant regimens.

- 8 Fatima J, Schnelldorfer T, Barton J et al. Pancreatoduodenectomy for ductal adenocarcinoma: implications of positive margin on survival. Arch Surg 2010;145:167–172.
- **9** Regine WF, Winter KA, Abrams RA et al. Fluorouracil vs gemcitabine chemotherapy before and after fluorouracil-based chemoradiation following resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2008;299:1019–1026.
- 10 Menon KV, Gomez D, Smith AM, Anthoney A, Verbeke CS. Impact of margin status on survival following pancreatoduodenectomy for cancer: the Leeds Pathology Protocol (LEEPP). HPB (Oxford) 2009;11:18–24.
- 11 Esposito I, Kleeff J, Bergmann F et al. Most pancreatic cancer resections are R1 resections. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15:1651–1660.
- 12 Lu DS, Reber HA, Krasny RM, Kadell BM, Sayre J. Local staging of pancreatic cancer: criteria for unresectability of major vessels as revealed by pancreatic-phase, thin-section helical CT. Am J Roentgenol 1997;168:1439–1443.
- 13 Verbeke CS, Knapp J, Gladhaug IP. Tumour growth is more dispersed in pancreatic head cancers than in rectal cancer: implications for resection margin assessment. Histopathology 2011;59:1111–1121.
- 14 Pingpank JF, Hoffman JP, Ross EA et al. Effect of preoperative chemoradiotherapy on surgical margin status of resected adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas. J Gastrointest Surg 2001;5:121–130.
- **15** Evans DB, Varadhachary GR, Crane CH et al. Preoperative gemcitabine-based chemoradiation for

patients with resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head. J Clin Oncol 2008;26:3496–3502.

- 16 Talamonti MS, Small W Jr, Mulcahy MF et al. A multi-institutional phase II trial of preoperative full-dose gemcitabine and concurrent radiation for patients with potentially resectable pancreatic carcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2006;13:150–158.
- 17 White RR, Hurwitz HI, Morse MA et al. Neoadjuvant chemoradiation for localized adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Ann Surg Oncol 2001;8:758–765.
- 18 Jessup JM, Steele G Jr, Mayer RJ et al. Neoadjuvant therapy for unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Arch Surg 1993;128:559–564.
- **19** Wolff RA. Neoadjuvant chemoradiation for localized adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: great logic, grim reality. Ann Surg Oncol 2001;8:747–748.
- **20** Mehta VK, Fisher G, Ford JA et al. Preoperative chemoradiation for marginally resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. J Gastrointest Surg 2001;5:27–35.
- 21 Kim HJ, Czischke K, Brennan MF, Conlon KC. Does neoadjuvant chemoradiation downstage locally advanced pancreatic cancer? J Gastrointest Surg 2002;6:763–769.
- 22 Katz MH, Pisters PW, Evans DB et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: the importance of this emerging stage of disease. J Am Coll Surg 2008;206:833–846; discussion 846–838.
- **23** Christians KK, Tsai S, Mahmoud A et al. Neoadjuvant FOLFIRINOX for borderline resectable pancreas cancer: a new treatment paradigm? Oncologist 2014;19:266–274.
- 24 Gillen S, Schuster T, Meyer Zum Buschenfelde C, Friess H, Kleeff J. Preoperative/neoadjuvant therapy in pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and metaanalysis of response and resection percentages. PLoS Med 2010;7:e1000267.
- **25** Varadhachary GR, Tamm EP, Abbruzzese JL et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: definitions, management, and role of preoperative therapy. Ann Surg Oncol 2006;13:1035–1046.
- 26 Hackert T, Ulrich A, Büchler MW. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. Cancer Lett 2016;375(2):231–237.
- **27** Katz MH, Shi Q, Ahmad SA et al. Preoperative modified FOLFIRINOX treatment followed by capecitabinebased chemoradiation for borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: alliance for clinical trials in oncology trial A021101. JAMA Surg 2016;151:e161137.
- 28 Tempero MA, Malafa MP, Behrman SW et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma, version 2.2014: featured updates to the NCCN guidelines. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2014;12:1083–1093.
- **29** Calvo F, Guillen Ponce C, Munoz Beltran M, Sanjuanbenito Dehesa A. Multidisciplinary management of locally advanced-borderline resectable adenocarcinoma of the head of the pancreas. Clin Transl Oncol 2013;15:173–181.

- **30** Bockhorn M, Uzunoglu FG, Adham M et al. Borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a consensus statement by the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery (ISGPS). Surgery 2014;155:977–988.
- **31** Versteijne E, van Eijck CH, Punt CJ et al. Preoperative radiochemotherapy versus immediate surgery for resectable and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer (PREOPANC trial): study protocol for a multicentre randomized controlled trial. Trials 2016;17:127.
- 32 Katz MH, Fleming JB, Bhosale P et al. Response of borderline resectable pancreatic cancer to neoadjuvant therapy is not reflected by radiographic indicators. Cancer 2012;118:5749–5756.
- **33** Dholakia AS, Hacker-Prietz A, Wild AT et al. Resection of borderline resectable pancreatic cancer after neoadjuvant chemoradiation does not depend on improved radiographic appearance of tumor-vessel relationships. J Radiat Oncol 2013;2:413–425.
- 34 Tzeng CW, Balachandran A, Ahmad M et al. Serum carbohydrate antigen 19-9 represents a marker of response to neoadjuvant therapy in patients with borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. HPB (Oxford) 2014;16:430–438.
- **35** Hingorani SR, Harris WP, Beck JT et al. Final results of a phase Ib study of gemcitabine plus PEGPH20 in patients with stage IV previously untreated pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2015;33(suppl 3):Abstract 359.
- 36 Sherman MH, Yu RT, Engle DD et al. Vitamin D receptor-mediated stromal reprogramming suppresses pancreatitis and enhances pancreatic cancer therapy. Cell 2014;159:80–93.
- Beatty GL, Torigian DA, Chiorean EG et al. A phase I study of an agonist CD40 monoclonal antibody (CP-870,893) in combination with gemcitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Clin Cancer Res 2013;19:6286–6295.
- 38 Martin RC 2nd, Kwon D, Chalikonda S et al. Treatment of 200 locally advanced (stage III) pancreatic adenocarcinoma patients with irreversible electroporation: safety and efficacy. Ann Surg 2015;262:486–494; discussion 492–484.
- **39** Wild AT, Chang DT, Goodman KA et al. A phase 2 multi-institutional study to evaluate gemcitabine and fractionated stereotactic radiotherapy for unresectable, locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Pract Radiat Oncol 2013;3:S4–5.
- **40** Hong TS, Ryan DP, Borger DR et al. A phase 1/2 and biomarker study of preoperative short course chemoradiation with proton beam therapy and capecitabine followed by early surgery for resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2014;89:830–838.
- **41** Christians KK, Pilgrim CH, Tsai S et al. Arterial resection at the time of pancreatectomy for cancer. Surgery 2014;155:919–926.

113

Adjuvant Chemotherapy in Pancreatic Cancer

Robert P. Jones¹, Paula Ghaneh¹, and John P. Neoptolemos²

¹ Department of Molecular and Clinical Oncology, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, UK ² Department of Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma remains the most common malignancy of the pancreas, and is the fourth highest cause of cancer death in the developed world. An estimated 367,000 new cases were diagnosed worldwide in 2015, and it is likely to become the second leading cause of cancer mortality within the next decade [1].

The majority of patients with pancreatic cancer present with advanced disease. Surgery remains the only potentially curative option, but even in specialized centers just 10-15% of patients are suitable for resection [2]. The mortality associated with major pancreatic surgery has reduced considerably in recent years, and is now routinely reported as less than 5% [3]. Following surgery alone, prognosis remains dismal with a median survival of around 13 months and only 10% surviving for 5 years [4]. Increasingly radical resections that include extended lymphadenectomy or total pancreatectomy have been employed in an attempt to improve long-term outlook, but prospective trials comparing these more radical resections with classical surgical techniques have failed to demonstrate any survival benefit, with significant disadvantage in terms of postoperative quality of life [5].

Around 70% of patients undergoing curative intent surgery succumb to distant metastases rather than local recurrence [6] and so attention has turned to additional therapies that may delay or prevent the development of recurrence in an effort to improve long-term outcome. Adjuvant therapy is used with the aim of reducing these occult micrometastases and the results from contemporary randomized studies provide the most compelling evidence so far to support its use after surgery for pancreatic cancer. This chapter aims to provide a summary outline of key trials in adjuvant therapy, as well as to highlight potential future avenues to improve outcomes in this deadly disease.

Rationale for Adjuvant Therapy

The first randomized assessing the role of adjuvant treatment for pancreatic cancer was the small 1985 Gastrointestinal Tumour Study Group (GITSG) study, where 43 resected patients were randomized to receive either 5-FU concurrent with radiation (50 Gy) followed by maintenance 5-FU, or observation alone. Such was the nihilistic approach to pancreatic cancer at that time, the trial closed prematurely because of failure to recruit. Despite these problems, median survival was considerably longer for the adjuvant therapy arm (20 months vs. 11 months, P = 0.04) (see Table 113.1) [7]. However, it was impossible to tell whether it was systemic chemotherapy or radiotherapy that led to this improvement.

Subsequent to this, a larger European study (EORTC 40891) assessed concurrent 5-FU and radiation (40 Gy) versus observation alone for 120 patients with resected pancreatic head cancer and periampullary tumors but demonstrated no difference in median [8] or long-term [9] survival, even when the pancreatic head group was evaluated independently.

The European Study Group of Pancreatic Cancer (ESPAC)-1 trial [10,11] provided a further challenge to the value of chemoradiation and suggested that chemotherapy alone provided the primary survival benefit seen in GITSG. The study used a 2×2 factorial design to stratify patients undergoing curative intent surgery for pancreatic adenocarcinoma by center, type of tumor, and resection margin status. Patients were then randomized to one of four arms: (i) chemoradiation (50 Gy split

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Trial	Year	Regimen	Median survival (months)	Р	5-year survival (%)	Р
GITSG [7]	1985	Observation	11	0.04	13.6	NR
		5-FU/50 Gy	20		4.7	
EORTC 40891 [8,9]	1999	Observation	19	0.2	22	NS
		5-FU/40 Gy	25		25	
ESPAC-1 [10,11]	2001	Chemotherapy (Bolus 5-FU)	20.1	0.009	21	0.009
		No chemotherapy	15.5		8	
		Chemoradiotherapy (50 Gy)	15.9	0.05	10	0.05
		No chemoradiotherapy	17.9		20	
CONKO-001 [12]	2007	Gemcitabine	13.4	< 0.001	20.7	0.01
		Observation	6.7		10.4	
ESPAC-3 [14]	2010	5-FU/leucovorin	23.0	0.39	15.9	NS
		Gemcitabine	23.6		17.5	
ESPAC-4 [18]	2016	Gemcitabine	25.5	0.03	28.8	0.032
		Gemcitabine/capecitabine	28.0		16.3	
JASPAC-01 [15]	2016	S1	-	-	44.1	< 0.0001
		Gemcitabine	-		24.4	
EORTC 40013 [22]	2010	Gemcitabine	24.4	NS	_	_
		Gemcitabine/50.4 Gy	24.3		_	

 Table 113.1
 Summary of major trials of adjuvant therapy for pancreatic cancer.

NS, nonsignificant; NR, not reported; -, data not available.

course), (ii) 6 months of systemic chemotherapy (bolus 5-FU), (iii) combination chemotherapy and chemoradiotherapy, or (iv) observation. A total of 289 patients from across Europe were randomized. At a median follow-up of 47 months, 5-year survival was significantly higher for those receiving chemotherapy versus those who did not (21% vs. 8%, P = 0.009). Median survival for those treated with chemotherapy was 20.1 months compared to 15.5 months for those without (P = 0.009). Median survival was also significantly longer in the group who did not receive chemoradiotherapy (17.9 vs. 15.9 months, P = 0.05), which translated to an estimated 5-year survival rate of 10% for those treated with chemoradiation compared to 20% for those who did not (P = 0.05) (see Fig. 113.1). The survival rates for patients treated with chemoradiation in ESPAC-1 were broadly in keeping with those from other series, and the superior outcomes seen after systemic chemotherapy led to a move away from adjuvant radiotherapy in favor of systemic chemotherapy across Europe.

The promising results of ESPAC-1 led other researchers to question whether the use of more active systemic chemotherapies would translate to improved long-term outcome. The Charité Onkologie (CONKO)-001 trial compared six cycles of systemic gemcitabine with observation alone in 368 patients who had undergone resection, and found a significant improvement in median disease-free survival (13.4 vs. 6.7 months, P < 0.001) [12], which also translated into improved 5-year survival (20.7% vs. 10.4%, P = 0.01) [13]. This benefit was consistent irrespective of tumor stage, nodal status, and margin status although patients with a postoperative CA 19-9 level >92.5 KU/L were excluded from trial entry and so the patient population included a prognostically more favorable group.

Both ESPAC-1 and CONKO-001 therefore confirmed the role of adjuvant therapy as standard of care after curative resection, and led to an almost doubling in the 5-year survival after surgery.

ESPAC-3 built on these findings by randomizing 1,088 patients to observation, bolus 5-FU/leucovorin, or bolus gemcitabine for 6 months after surgery [14]. The observation arm was closed when the final results of ESPAC-1 were published. Final analysis at a median follow-up of 34.2 months demonstrated equivalence in median survival (23.0 months for 5-FU/leucovorin vs. 23.6 months for gemcitabine, P = 0.39) (see Fig. 113.2) but significantly lower grade 3/4 toxicity in the gemcitabine arm (7.5% vs. 14%, P < 0.001). These results defined gemcitabine as the optimal adjuvant monotherapy for patients who had undergone curative resection.

The Japan Adjuvant Study Group of Pancreatic Cancer (JASPAC)-01 trial assessed S-1 (a 5-FU analog with marked efficacy in the Japanese population) versus

Figure 113.1 Overall survival from the ESPAC-1 trial [11]. Source: New England Journal of Medicine, Neoptolemus JP et al., A randomized trial of chemoradiotherapy and chemotherapy after resection of pancreatic cancer, Vol. 350. Copyright © 2004 Massachusetts Medical Society. Reprinted with permission from Massachusetts Medical Society.



gemcitabine in the adjuvant setting. This noninferiority study randomized 385 Japanese patients, and found overall survival at 2 years of 70% for the S-1 group compared with 53% for the gemcitabine group, with a 5-year overall survival of 24.4% in the gemcitabine group and 44.1% in the S-1 group (P < 0.0001 for noninferiority, P < 0.0001 for superiority) [15]. While these results are impressive, it remains unclear whether they are applicable to a non-Japanese population with different S-1 metabolism where efficacy is lower and toxicity higher. In addition, randomized patients were a prognostically favorable group with only 13% having an R1 resection and only 21% having a raised CA 19-9. As such, the results may have limited applicability in a real-world Western population.

Combination therapy with gemcitabine and capecitabine has become increasingly common in the palliative treatment of metastatic pancreatic cancer, with good response rates and acceptable toxicity [16,17]. The ESPAC-4 study therefore assessed whether these improved response rates translated to improved overall survival in the adjuvant setting. A total of 732 patients were randomized to six cycles of intravenous gemcitabine with or without oral capecitabine. Median survival was slightly longer in the combination therapy arm (25.5 vs. 28.0 months, P = 0.03). However, the 5-year survival rates were considerably higher for patients receiving dual therapy rather than gemcitabine alone (28.8% vs. 16.3%) (see Fig. 113.3) [18]. Severe toxicities were similar, and both regimens were well tolerated. It is also important to note that ESPAC-4 recruited a wider variety of patients than other studies (see Table 113.2). For example, patients with raised postoperative CA 19-9 and without immediate preadjuvant imaging were eligible for inclusion. These findings suggest that combination therapy with gemcitabine/capecitabine should now be considered standard of care after curative resection, with a proven benefit in real-world patient population.

The overwhelming evidence supporting adjuvant therapy is reflected in the recent 2016 American Society of







Figure 113.2 Overall survival from the ESPAC-3 trial [14]. *Source:* Reproduced with permission from JAMA 2012;308(2), Fig. 2. Copyright © 2012 American Medical Association. All rights reserved.

Figure 113.3 Kaplan-Meier plot for overall survival in the ESPAC-4 trial.

Prognostic factor	JASPAC-01 [15] (n = 377)	CONKO-01 [12] (<i>n</i> = 368)	ESPAC-4 [18] (n = 730)
WHO PS 0	68.7%	_	42.2%
PS 1	31.3%	_	54.9%
PS 2	0.0%	-	2.9%
Grade 3	-	35.9%	40.4%
LN positive	62.9%	67.9%	80.4%
R1 positive	13.0%	16.6%	60.3%
Postop CA 19-9>37 KU/L	21.0%	_	31.7%
Postop CA 19-9>92.5 KU/L	_	0.0%	17.1%

Table 113.2 Comparison of patient populations in JASPAC-01, CONKO-01, and ESPAC-4 trials.

Clinical Oncology (ASCO) Clinical Practice Guidelines for Potentially Curable Pancreatic Cancer [19], which recommend that all patients with resected pancreatic cancer should have 6 months of adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and capecitabine and either gemcitabine or fluorouracil plus folinic acid if patients are only suitable for mono-chemotherapy.

Adjuvant Chemoradiotherapy

The data presented from the CONKO-001, JASPAC-1, and ESPAC-1, -3, and -4 trials provide compelling evidence to support systemic chemotherapy for 6 months after surgical resection as standard of care. The role of additional adjuvant chemoradiotherapy remains less clear, with no randomized trial providing clear benefit in terms of overall survival.

Although the previously described GITSG and EORTC 40891 trials provide some evidence, these trials do not allow direct comparison of chemotherapy versus chemoradiotherapy. Concerns about the long-term survival benefit of additional adjuvant radiotherapy are supported by retrospective reviews and meta-analyses. Merchant et al. [20] performed a pooled analysis of 646 patients from seven high-volume centers, 299 of whom were treated with surgery followed by chemoradiation and 347 with surgery alone. Median overall survival was 20 months for the adjuvant chemoradiation arm, versus 14.5 months for surgery alone (P = 0.001). The investigators found a significant survival advantage only in patients with lymph node-positive disease. Somewhat surprisingly, the authors also identified reduced disease-free survival in patients with lymph node-negative disease who received adjuvant chemoradiotherapy (14.5 months vs. 18.6 months, P = 0.034). These findings were further supported by another large retrospective series that compared 1,130 patients treated with surgery, with or without adjuvant chemotherapy or chemoradiotherapy at eight major US centers over 10 years. They identified reduced local recurrence after chemoradiation, but no impact on distant recurrences (in contrast to systemic chemotherapy) and therefore no impact on overall survival [21].

The first attempt to directly compare systemic chemotherapy with systemic chemotherapy and additional radiotherapy was the 2010 EORTC 40013 study, which randomized 90 patients to four cycles of gemcitabine versus gemcitabine with concurrent chemoradiation (50.4 Gy). Median overall survival was the same for both arms at 24 months, with comparable toxicity profiles. Eighty-seven percent of patients treated with gemcitabine alone completed all planned treatments, compared to 73% undergoing combination therapy [22]. Supporting previous retrospective series, local recurrence as site of first progression was 24% for the chemotherapy arm compared with 11% in the chemoradiotherapy arm. However, this did not translate into a long-term survival benefit.

In 2005, Stocken et al. [23] performed a meta-analysis assessing the impact of adjuvant chemoradiation and chemotherapy on survival and included patient level data from five randomized trials of adjuvant therapy. Individual patient data was available in four out of the five studies (94% of patients). Analysis demonstrated a 25% reduction in the risk of death (HR 0.75; 95% CI: 0.64–0.90, P = 0.001) with chemotherapy compared to no chemotherapy but no significant difference between chemoradiation and no chemoradiation (HR 1.09; 95% CI: 0.89–1.32, P = 0.43). On subgroup analysis, chemoradiation was more effective and chemotherapy less effective in patients with positive resection margin.

In 2013, Liao et al. [24] performed an updated metaanalysis of adjuvant 5-FU versus gemcitabine versus

852 Chapter 113

chemoradiation with 5-FU or gemcitabine, and showed that chemotherapy alone with either 5-FU (HR 0.65; 95% CI: 0.49–0.89) or gemcitabine (HR 0.59; 95% CI: 0.41–0.83) was associated with significant overall survival benefit. By contrast, adjuvant chemoradiation was associated with worse overall survival when compared with 5-FU (HR 1.69; 95% CI: 1.12–2.54) and gemcitabine (HR 1.86; 95% CI: 10.4–3.23) as monotherapy with significant additional toxicity.

The role of adjuvant chemoradiotherapy therefore remains unclear, with benefit seeming to be limited to patients with margin positive disease where it may have a role in reducing local recurrence.

Future Directions in Adjuvant Therapy

Increasingly, biologically active palliative regimens are now being considered as adjuvant therapies. FOLFIRINOX (5-FU, leucovorin, irinotecan, oxaliplatin) demonstrated an increase in overall survival compared to single agent gemcitabine (6.8 months to 11.1 months) in the metastatic setting [25]. The same group has now developed the PRODIGE 24/ACCORD 24 trial comparing gemcitabine monotherapy with modified FOLFIRINOX (without infusional 5-FU) following resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. This regimen has been associated with significant toxicities, and so trial entry is only open to patients with good performance status who have fully recovered from surgery. With a target recruitment of 490 patients, the trial is due to mature in 2020.

Nab-paclitaxel (albumin-bound paclitaxel) has demonstrated synergistic clinical activity when delivered alongside gemcitabine [26], and so the 2013 MPACT trial compared nab-paclitaxel/gemcitabine with gemcitabine alone in the palliative setting with an improvement in median survival from 6.7 months in the gemcitabine monotherapy group to 8.5 months in the nab-paclitaxel/ gemcitabine group (HR 0.72; 95% CI: 0.62–0.83, P < 0.001) [27]. The US-led ABI-007-PANC-003 trial aims to compare the same regimen in the adjuvant setting, with a trial reporting date somewhere in 2020.

As well as attempting to use increasingly active regimens, targeted adjuvant therapies offer great appeal. Whole genome sequencing of large numbers of tumors has led to the identification of frequently mutated genes in pancreatic cancer [28], as well as identifying distinct molecular subtypes [29]. Unfortunately, the four most commonly mutated genes (*KRAS*, *CDKN3A*, *TP53*, and *SMAD4*) are not currently actionable, with druggable mutations occurring with much lower frequencies. Although the reducing cost of wholegenome sequencing means that precision therapy based on identifiable and actionable mutations on a case-by-case basis is a possibility, its mainstream use remains some way in the future.

To overcome some of these limitations, targeted agents with wider mechanisms of action have been investigated. Erlotinib is an oral tyrosine kinase inhibitor that has demonstrated improvements in overall survival when added to gemcitabine in the palliative setting [30]. CONKO-005 therefore randomized 436 resected patients to receive gemcitabine or gemcitabine/ erlotinib. However, there was no difference in disease-free survival (11.6 months for both) or overall survival (24.6 months for combination therapy vs. 26.5 months for gemcitabine alone) [31].

Immunotherapy has shown great promise in other cancer types. Around 90% of pancreatic cancers contain an activating mutation in *KRAS*. A small phase II trial therefore assessed the use of a novel *KRAS* vaccine in the adjuvant treatment of 23 patients with resected pancreatic cancer. The researchers found an immune response in 85% of patients, with a median survival of 28 months [32]. However, these results have not been replicated by other groups [33].

During repeated rounds of DNA replication, the telomeric ends of DNA become progressively shortened leading to eventual cell death. Reactivation of telomerase, the telomere-repair enzyme, is a crucial event in oncogenic transformation and occurs in nearly all pancreatic cancers. The TELOVAC trial therefore compared gemcitabine/capecitabine with or without a novel telomerase peptide vaccine (GV1001) in the palliative setting, but demonstrated no significant survival benefit, suggesting further ways to enhance the immune response are required for clinical efficacy [34].

As well as trialing novel agents, there are increasing efforts to improve the patient stratification for existing treatments. Penetration of gemcitabine into dense pancreatic stroma appears to be highly variable. Koay et al. [35] demonstrated widely variable incorporation of gemcitabine into tumor DNA despite consistent serum pharmacokinetics. They also identified and validated a series of novel radiomic markers that would allow preoperative assessment of gemcitabine efficacy. However, this issue was further confused by the demonstration of widely varying incorporation of gemcitabine even within individual tumors [36], suggesting intratumoral heterogeneity may pose a problem not only for novel targeted agents but also for existing cytotoxic regimens.

Biomarkers to predict response to treatment also offer significant potential to improve the stratification of treatment. Human equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1 (hENT1) is a cell surface protein that bidirectionally transports gencitabine across pancreatic cell membranes. Greenhalf et al. [37] assessed hENT1 expression in 434 patients from the ESPAC-3 trial, of whom 176 received gemcitabine. Median survival for patients treated with gemcitabine was 17.1 months for those with low hENT1 expression compared to 26.2 months for those with high hENT1 expression (P = 0.002), suggesting hENT1 may predict response to gemcitabine chemotherapy. However, this finding was not confirmed in the prospective LEAP (Low hENT1 Adenocarcinoma of the Pancreas) trial in patients with metastatic disease [38] where there was no difference in overall survival following treatment with gemcitabine in the hENT1 high and low groups. However, hENT1 status was determined from metastatic tissue and so inherent differences between the patient population in this trial and the adjuvant cohort cannot be excluded.

The GATA6 transcription factor has also been proposed as a predictive biomarker of response to adjuvant therapy. Martinelli et al. [39] assessed the expression of GATA6 in 313 patients treated with adjuvant 5-FU/leucovorin or gemcitabine, and found that in the 5-FU group patients with high GATA6 expression survived significantly longer than those with low expression. This finding did not hold true in the gemcitabine arm, suggesting GATA6 may be a predictive biomarker for response to adjuvant 5-FU.

Timing and Duration of Adjuvant Therapy

The optimal timing of adjuvant therapy after surgery remains unclear. Patients need sufficient time to recover from the physiologic insult, whilst treatment needs to

Figure 113.4 Kaplan-Meier plots for overall survival in the ESPAC-1 (E1), ESPAC-3 (E3), and ESPAC-4 (E4) trials.

commence soon enough to prevent the establishment of micrometastatic deposits. Valle et al. [40] assessed the optimal timing to start of therapy in the ESPAC-3 trial. A total of 985 patients were included, of whom 486 received gemcitabine, 675 (68.5%) received all six planned cycles of adjuvant therapy, and 457 (46.4%) started treatment within 8 weeks of surgery. Overall survival was much better in those who received the full six cycles of treatment (28 months vs. 14.6 months) (HR 0.516; 95% CI: 0.443–0.601, P < 0.001) whilst time to start of treatment did not predict overall survival (HR 0.985; 95% CI: 0.956-1.015, P = 0.99). However, for the subgroup of patients who did not complete all six cycles of treatment the time to initiation of therapy was important, with overall survival better in those who waited more than 8 weeks (HR 0.92; 95% CI: 0.86-0.97, P = 0.004). These findings suggest that completion of a full course of treatment is more important than early initiation, and suggest that allowing patients to fully recover from surgery may lead to better tolerability of therapy and an increased likelihood of completing treatment.

Conclusions

The last 20 years have seen a paradigm shift in the management of pancreatic cancer. The routine use of adjuvant treatment has led to significant increases in median and 5-year overall survival. The recently reported results of ESPAC-4 are likely to define 6 months of treatment with combination gemcitabine/capecitabine as standard of care, with growing recognition of the importance of patients receiving the full planned treatment course (see Fig. 113.4).



Future directions for adjuvant therapy include the use of more active regimens, as well as better stratification of patients to existing therapies. Novel agents have shown some promise in the palliative setting, but this has not

References

- 1 Kleeff J, Korc M, Apte M et al. Pancreatic cancer. Nat Rev Dis Primers 2016;2:16022.
- 2 Neoptolemos JP, Russell RC, Bramhall S, Theis B. Low mortality following resection for pancreatic and periampullary tumours in 1026 patients: UK survey of specialist pancreatic units. UK Pancreatic Cancer Group. Br J Surg 1997;84(10):1370–1376.
- **3** Hartwig W, Hackert T, Hinz U et al. Pancreatic cancer surgery in the new millennium: better prediction of outcome. Ann Surg 2011;254(2):311–319.
- 4 Alexakis N, Halloran C, Raraty M, Ghaneh P, Sutton R, Neoptolemos JP. Current standards of surgery for pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2004;91(11):1410–1427.
- 5 Farnell MB, Pearson RK, Sarr MG et al., and Pancreas Cancer Working Group. A prospective randomized trial comparing standard pancreatoduodenectomy with pancreatoduodenectomy with extended lymphadenectomy in resectable pancreatic head adenocarcinoma. Surgery 2005;138(4):618–628; discussion 628–630.
- **6** Garcea G, Dennison AR, Pattenden CJ, Neal CP, Sutton CD, Berry DP. Survival following curative resection for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. A systematic review of the literature. JOP 2008;9(2):99–132.
- **7** Kalser MH, Ellenberg SS. Pancreatic cancer. Adjuvant combined radiation and chemotherapy following curative resection. Arch Surg 1985;120(8):899–903.
- 8 Klinkenbijl JH, Jeekel J, Sahmoud T et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy and 5-fluorouracil after curative resection of cancer of the pancreas and periampullary region: phase III trial of the EORTC gastrointestinal tract cancer cooperative group. Ann Surg 1999;230(6):776– 782; discussion 782–784.
- 9 Smeenk HG, van Eijck CHJ, Hop WC et al. Long-term survival and metastatic pattern of pancreatic and periampullary cancer after adjuvant chemoradiation or observation: long-term results of EORTC trial 40891. Ann Surg 2007;246(5):734–740.
- 10 Neoptolemos JP, Dunn JA, Stocken DD et al., and European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer. Adjuvant chemoradiotherapy and chemotherapy in resectable pancreatic cancer: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2001;358(9293):1576–1585.
- 11 Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Friess H et al., and European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer. A randomized trial of chemoradiotherapy and

translated to improved outcomes after resection. Immunotherapy and targeted therapies offer great promise, but many technical challenges remain before these approaches enter routine clinical practice.

chemotherapy after resection of pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2004;350(12):1200–1210.

- **12** Oettle H, Post S, Neuhaus P et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine vs observation in patients undergoing curative-intent resection of pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2007;297(3):267–277.
- **13** Oettle H, Neuhaus P, Hochhaus A et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and long-term outcomes among patients with resected pancreatic cancer: the CONKO-001 randomized trial. JAMA 2013;310(14):1473–1481.
- 14 Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Bassi C et al., and European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer. Adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid vs gemcitabine following pancreatic cancer resection: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2010;304(10):1073–1081.
- 15 Uesaka K, Boku N, Fukutomi A et al., and JASPAC 01 Study Group. Adjuvant chemotherapy of S-1 versus gemcitabine for resected pancreatic cancer: a phase 3, open-label, randomised, non-inferiority trial (JASPAC 01). Lancet 2016;388(10041):248–257.
- 16 Sultana A, Smith CT, Cunningham D, Starling N, Neoptolemos JP, Ghaneh P. Meta-analyses of chemotherapy for locally advanced and metastatic pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2007;25(18):2607–2615.
- 17 Cunningham D, Chau I, Stocken DD et al. Phase III randomized comparison of gemcitabine versus gemcitabine plus capecitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2009;27(33):5513–5518.
- 18 Neoptolemos JP, Palmer D, Ghaneh P et al. Comparison of adjuvant gemcitabine and capecitabine with gemcitabine monotherapy in patients with resected pancreatic cancer (ESPAC-4): a multicentre, open-label, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet 2017;389(10073):1011–1024.
- 19 Khorana AA, Mangu PB, Berlin J et al. Potentially curable pancreatic cancer: American Society of Clinical Oncology clinical practice guideline. J Clin Oncol 2017 April 11; 35. DOI:10.1200/JCO.2017.72.4948
- **20** Merchant NB, Rymer J, Koehler EAS et al. Adjuvant chemoradiation therapy for pancreatic

adenocarcinoma: who really benefits? J Am Coll Surg 2009;208(5):829–838; discussion 838–841.

- 21 Parikh AA, Maiga A, Bentrem D et al. Adjuvant therapy in pancreas cancer: does it influence patterns of recurrence? J Am Coll Surg 2016;222(4):448–456.
- 22 Van Laethem J-L, Hammel P, Mornex F et al. Adjuvant gemcitabine alone versus gemcitabine-based chemoradiotherapy after curative resection for pancreatic cancer: a randomized EORTC-40013-22012/ FFCD-9203/GERCOR phase II study. J Clin Oncol 2010;28(29):4450–4456.
- 23 Stocken DD, Büchler MW, Dervenis C et al., and Pancreatic Cancer Meta-analysis Group. Meta-analysis of randomised adjuvant therapy trials for pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2005;92(8):1372–1381.
- 24 Liao W-C, Chien K-L, Lin Y-L et al. Adjuvant treatments for resected pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. Lancet Oncol 2013;14(11):1095–1103.
- 25 Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M et al., and PRODIGE Intergroup. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364(19):1817–1825.
- **26** Von Hoff DD, Ramanathan RK, Borad MJ et al. Gemcitabine plus nab-paclitaxel is an active regimen in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase I/II trial. J Clin Oncol 2011;29(34):4548–4554.
- 27 Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med 2013;369(18):1691–1703.
- **28** Waddell N, Pajic M, Patch A-M et al. Whole genomes redefine the mutational landscape of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2015;518(7540):495–501.
- **29** Bailey P, Chang DK, Nones K et al. Genomic analyses identify molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2016;531(7592):47–52.
- 30 Moore MJ, Goldstein D, Hamm J et al., and National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group.
 Erlotinib plus gemcitabine compared with gemcitabine alone in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase III trial of the National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group. J Clin Oncol 2007;25(15):1960–1966.
- **31** Sinn M, Liersch T, Gellert K et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine plus erlotinib versus

gemcitabine alone in patients after R0 resection of pancreatic cancer: a multicenter randomized Phase III trial. J Clin Oncol, 2017;35(29):3330–3337.

- **32** Wedén S, Klemp M, Gladhaug IP et al. Long-term follow-up of patients with resected pancreatic cancer following vaccination against mutant K-ras. Int J Cancer 2011;128(5):1120–1128.
- 33 Abou-Alfa GK, Chapman PB, Feilchenfeldt J et al. Targeting mutated K-ras in pancreatic adenocarcinoma using an adjuvant vaccine. Am J Clin Oncol 2011;34(3):321–325.
- 34 Middleton G, Silcocks P, Cox T et al. Gemcitabine and capecitabine with or without telomerase peptide vaccine GV1001 in patients with locally advanced or metastatic pancreatic cancer (TeloVac): an open-label, randomised, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol 2014;15(8):829–840.
- 35 Koay EJ, Truty MJ, Cristini V et al. Transport properties of pancreatic cancer describe gemcitabine delivery and response. J Clin Invest 2014;124(4):1525–1536.
- **36** Koay EJ, Baio FE, Ondari A et al. Intra-tumoral heterogeneity of gemcitabine delivery and mass transport in human pancreatic cancer. Phys Biol 2014;11(6):065002.
- 37 Greenhalf W, Ghaneh P, Neoptolemos JP et al., and European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer.
 Pancreatic cancer hENT1 expression and survival from gemcitabine in patients from the ESPAC-3 trial. J Natl Cancer Inst 2014;106(1):djt347.
- 38 Poplin E, Wasan H, Rolfe L et al. Randomized, multicenter, phase II study of CO-101 versus gemcitabine in patients with metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: including a prospective evaluation of the role of hENT1 in gemcitabine or CO-101 sensitivity. J Clin Oncol 2013;31(35):4453–4461.
- **39** Martinelli P, Carrillo-de Santa Pau E, Cox T et al. GATA6 regulates EMT and tumour dissemination, and is a marker of response to adjuvant chemotherapy in pancreatic cancer. Gut 2016; DOI:10.1136/ gutjnl-2015-311256
- **40** Valle JW, Palmer D, Jackson R et al. Optimal duration and timing of adjuvant chemotherapy after definitive surgery for ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: ongoing lessons from the ESPAC-3 study. J Clin Oncol 2014;32(6):504–512.

114

Immunotherapy for Pancreatic Cancer

Adrian G. Murphy, Elizabeth M. Jaffee, and Lei Zheng

The Sidney Kimmel Comprehensive Cancer Center; Department of Oncology, The Skip Viragh Center for Pancreatic Cancer, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) comprises only 3% of all cancers diagnosed in the United States, yet it is the third leading cause of cancer-related deaths in men and women [1]. The only current chance of cure remains surgical resection but <30% of patients who present with PDAC are candidates for curative resection. The majority of those who undergo surgical resection will ultimately relapse and die from their disease [1]. While cytotoxic chemotherapy has been shown to improve survival in those with metastatic disease [2,3], the 5-year survival rate for these patients remains dismally poor. PDAC is notoriously resistant to chemotherapy and radiation therapy but there have been positive advances made by harnessing the immune system to help combat this disease.

Immunology of Pancreatic Cancer

The tumor microenvironment (TME) of pancreatic tumors is renowned for its stromal density and heterogeneity, containing numerous cellular components including fibroblasts, pancreatic stellate cells, blood vessels, and immune cells [4].

The immune system is classically activated in response to foreign antigens, whereas cancer cells can express tumor-associated antigens as well as neoantigens that occur in response to the tumor's continuously changing molecular composition. In both cases, the immune system can be activated to recognize these tumor antigens. However, tumor cells are more likely to interact with the immune system and lose antigen recognition through the process of immunoediting [5]. This dynamic process consists of three phases: elimination, where the immune system successfully destroys the tumor cell; equilibrium, where the system controls tumor growth but does not destroy the tumor cell; and escape, where the tumor cell overcomes the immune system and progresses to a clinically detectable disease state.

The innate immune system consists of immune cells (e.g., macrophages, granulocytes, dendritic cells) that serve as "first responders" of the immune response and are attracted to regions of inflammation or infection within minutes or hours. The adaptive immune system comprises B- and T-cell lymphocytes which respond to foreign invasion of cells typically by infectious agents. Professional antigen presenting cells (APC, e.g. dendritic cells and macrophages) are alerted and take up foreign proteins for processing and triggering B- and T-cell responses. B lymphocytes are responsible for mounting a long-term response to a foreign antigen by producing an antibody-secreting effector cell. T lymphocytes, categorized according to cell surface markers, and the cytokines/chemokines they produce, have many distinct effector functions. CTL (cytotoxic T lymphocytes) express CD8 and kill cells by secreting molecules that induce apoptosis. When an APC expresses an antigen on major histocompatibility class II (MHCII), a CD4⁺ T cell (helper T cell, Th) becomes activated and differentiates into distinct effector subtypes mediating the immune response through the secretion of specific cytokines (Fig. 114.1). A specific subtype of CD4⁺ T cells, Treg, suppress T-cell activation thereby protecting the body from autoimmune reactions. CD4⁺ T cells comprise the majority of T cells in PDAC and are associated with metastasis and negatively associated with survival [6,7].

The protective role of the immune system in cancer is demonstrated by the observation that increased amounts

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 114.1 Components of immunotherapy in pancreatic cancer. Tumor cells express specific antigens which can activate antigenpresenting cells by binding to MHC molecules on their cell surface which in turn bind to T-cell receptors (TCR) on T cells. Anti-CTLA-4 therapy directly targets this interaction. This results in T-cell activation and differentiation into various T-cell subtypes including CD8+ cytotoxic T lymphocytes (CTL), regulatory T cells (Treg), and Th1 (T helper cells). CTL activity can be eliminated by tumor-associated macrophages (TAM) resulting in tumor progression. Pharmacologic inhibition of CSF-1R (colony-stimulating factor-1 receptor) and CD40 can reduce this effect. Treg can also suppress CTL, an effect which can be negated by targeting TGF β (transforming growth factor β). Th1 cells induce B-cell activation, which results in antibody production and activation of humoral immunity.

of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TIL) correlate favorably with survival in many tumor types including melanoma and PDAC [8,9]. The complexity of the immune system results in certain immune components promoting immune suppression such as myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSC) and tumor-derived macrophages (TAM) [10,11]. Preclinical models, which faithfully recapitulate the progression of precursor pancreatic lesions in their development from preinvasive PanIN (pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia) to invasive PDAC, show that immunosuppressive cells dominate the TME, even during the early stages of tumor development [12]. These cells, which include MDSC, Treg, and TAM, result in reduced T-cell development and infiltration (specifically effector T cells), which indirectly drives tumor promotion. This has led to efforts to directly target these immunosuppressive cells, for example targeting colony-stimulating factor 1 (CSF-1R), which regulates the differentiation and survival of TAM [13].

The procarcinogenic inflammatory response found in most tumors is highly regulated by the progressive genetic alterations that occur with cancer development and progression. For example, the *KRAS* proto-oncogene

is mutationally activated in 90% of PDAC and results in constitutive activation of *KRAS* and its downstream signaling pathways. *KRAS* activation results in driving cancer cell migration and metastasis [14]. Preclinical models have shown that *KRAS* inactivation results in the high expression of granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) [15,16]. GM-CSF has been shown to result in the accumulation of Gr-1⁺ CD11b⁺ cells (MDSC) by inducing the proliferation and differentiation of precursor c-kit⁺ stem cells, which leads to the suppression of CD8⁺ T-cell-mediated antitumor immune responses thereby permitting tumor growth.

T cells express a number of stimulatory and inhibitory signals depending on the type of inflammation they encounter. Whether a T cell becomes activated or deactivated depends on the sum of the signals that are engaged. Two T-cell inhibitory signals have already been shown to have clinical relevance in cancer. CTLA-4 (cytotoxic T-lymphocyte-associated protein 4) acts as an immune checkpoint striving to maintain immune homeostasis by downregulating T-cell function once CD28 binds to its ligand B7, therefore inducing T-cell cycle arrest (Fig. 114.2) [17]. Due to its role as a negative



regulator of immunity, it was the first checkpoint to be targeted after preclinical models showed that antibody blockade of CTLA-4 leads to antitumor immunity [18,19]. PD-1 (programmed death-1) is also an immune checkpoint which negatively regulates T-cell activity when it interacts with its ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2 [20]. PD-1 is expressed on many immune cells and inhibits effector T-cell function [21]. Antagonist antibodies that inhibit these molecules have recently become standard of care for cancers that naturally attract effector T cells into their tumor. However, PDAC patients have failed to respond to these single agent immune modulators. However, combinatorial immune-based approaches are currently under development to target multiple immune suppressive pathways and are showing promise in PDAC patients.

Therapeutic Vaccines

Cancer vaccines are used to generate a humoral/cellular immune response to stimulate the immune system as a defense mechanism against tumor cells. Therapeutic vaccines deliver specific pancreatic tumor antigens systemically with the aim of stimulating the patient's immune system to recognize minor differences in the antigen that exists between normal and tumor cells. These vaccines are generally well tolerated because of their antigen specificity. Therapeutic vaccines can be broadly categorized into whole-cell vaccines and antigen-specific vaccines.

Whole-Cell Vaccines

Polyvalent vaccines are derived from whole cells or cell lysates and have the capacity to allow the targeting of multiple antigens.

The allogeneic whole cell pancreatic tumor vaccine GVAX developed by Jaffee et al. [22] was derived from

two human pancreatic cancer cell lines stably transfected to produce the human cytokine GM-CSF. GM-CSF has the capacity to overcome tumor-induced suppression and promote the recruitment and maturation of APC resulting in upregulation of MHC class II co-stimulatory molecules and cytokine production. GMC-CSF-producing tumor cells are subsequently irradiated and administered to patients intradermally. The phase I study comprised 14 patients with Stages I-III pancreatic cancer who received multiple administrations of vaccine with concentrations ranging from $1-50 \times 10^7$ cells after surgical resection and standard adjuvant therapy. This study found that three patients who received $\geq 10 \times 10^7$ vaccine cells developed increased delayed-type hypersensitivity (DTH) responses and that these patients remained disease free for over 10 years [22]. GVAX was well tolerated without any local or systemic dose-limiting toxicities observed. The most common adverse effects were self-limiting skin reactions (erythema, induration, pain) at the sites of immunization.

The phase II study involved administering 5×10^8 GM-CSF-secreting cells to 60 patients with resected PDAC [23]. Patients received five doses of vaccine in addition to 5-FU-based chemotherapy. The median disease-free survival was 17.3 months (95% CI: 14.6–22.8) and the median survival was 24.8 months (95% CI: 21.1–31.6). The addition of immunotherapy to chemotherapy did not result in additional toxicities and the development of mesothelin-specific CD8⁺ T cells in HLA-A1⁺ and HLA-A2⁺ patients was correlated with improved disease-free survival.

Based on preclinical data that giving cyclophosphamide (Cy) prior to immunotherapy could enhance the intended immune responses by inhibiting CD4⁺/CD25⁺ Treg cells [24–27], Laheru et al. designed a clinical study comparing the effects of administering Cy prior to GVAX vaccine in patients with advanced PDAC [28]. Fifty patients received Cy one day prior to the vaccine or the vaccine alone and minimal toxicities were observed in both arms. Survival data from this nonrandomized study suggested that adding Cy prolonged median survival (130 vs. 69 days). This study also found that mesothelinspecific immune responses were detected in this cohort of patients with advanced disease.

PDAC has traditionally been regarded as a nonimmunogenic cancer compared with melanoma and lung cancer. A neoadjuvant and adjuvant clinical trial was designed to test whether $GVAX \pm Cy$ could convert the relatively nonimmunogenic TME of PDAC into an immunogenic tumor with infiltrating effector lymphocytes [29]. Two weeks prior to surgical resection, 39 patients were randomized to receive either GVAX alone, GVAX preceded by a single intravenous Cy dose, or GVAX with daily Cy on alternate weeks. Examination of the resected PDA showed that vaccines induced intratumoral tertiary lymphoid aggregates in 85% of patients. Further analysis of these aggregates showed that they consisted of organized T- and B-cell zones with predominance of CD68⁺ and CD163⁺ cells indicating that they represented adaptive immunity. Specific gene expression signatures were found in these intratumoral aggregates including those showing a suppressed Treg pathway and enhanced Th17 pathway, which were associated with improved survival. Consistent with prior studies, there was an association between those who developed an immune response/lymphoid aggregates and improved survival. This study also showed that the expression of immune checkpoint signaling, such as PD-1 and PD-L1, was induced by vaccination, suggesting that GVAX therapy could play a role in priming patients to combat the lack of response to anti-PD-1 therapies seen in PDAC. Current studies are testing the combination of vaccine to induce PDAC-specific immunity together with immune checkpoint antibodies that unleash the full potential of the vaccine-induced immune response.

Algenpantucel-L is the other whole-cell vaccine that has had promising clinical data in PDAC. It consists of two live, irradiated human PDAC cell lines that express murine α -1, 3-galactosyltransferase, an enzyme responsible for the synthesis of α -galactosylated (α -gal) epitopes on cell surface proteins. Binding of anti- α -gal antibodies to α -gal activates the classic complement pathway, and noncomplement fixing antibodies also induce cell-mediated cytotoxicity to generate hyperacute rejection of allografts in humans. Hardacre et al. conducted a phase II study of the algenpantucel-L vaccine in addition to chemoradiation therapy in 70 patients in the adjuvant setting after resected PDAC [30]. The 12-month diseasefree survival rate and 12-month overall survival rate were 62% and 86%, respectively. Toxicities were limited to injection site reactions and fatigue. These results have led to a phase III clinical trial for borderline resectable or locally advanced unresectable PDAC, which has completed accrual (NCT01836432).

Antigen-Specific Vaccines

Antigen-specific vaccines take advantage of inherent defects in the genetics of PDA and translate these into functional targets of immunotherapy. As KRAS mutations are universal in PDAC and are known for their role in driving the PDAC development [31,32], they are an obvious target for immunotherapy. Early studies involving administering synthetic KRAS peptides to patients with unresectable PDAC showed that it was safe and induced an immune response in two out of five patients [33]. Another phase I/II trial coadministered mutant KRAS peptides with GM-CSF in a study involving 48 patients with PDAC [34]. Immune responses were elicited in 58% of patients and in those with advanced disease, a peptide-specific immune response was associated with improved survival. A further study evaluated the administration of patient-specific KRAS mutations (codon 12) with a 21-mer epitope containing the patient's mutation and GM-CSF in patients with resected PDAC [32]. They demonstrated median recurrence-free survival and overall survival of 8.6 months and 20.3 months, respectively. However, there were low rates of immunogenicity with a single patient developing a detectable mutation-specific immune response and 13% of patients developing a nonspecific DTH.

Interest first arose in mesothelin, a tumor-associated antigen overexpressed in most PDAC, as a target for immunotherapy in PDAC based on the observation that mesothelin-specific responses were associated with improved disease-free survival after GVAX therapy [28]. This led to the development of CRS-207, a recombinant live-attenuated, double-deleted strain of Listeria monocytogenes (LADD-Lm), which was engineered to secrete mesothelin into the cytosol of infected APC, which ultimately are processed and presented as major histocompatibility complex molecules. The phase I study involving CRS-207 demonstrated that multiple administrations were well tolerated and sufficient to induce mesothelinspecific T-cell responses [35]. Preclinical data suggested that a heterologous prime/boost strategy combining GVAX and LADD Lm-expressing mesothelin induced a synergistic T-cell induction and antitumor effect. A phase II study randomized patients with previously treated metastatic PDAC to receive Cy/GVAX followed by CRS-207 versus Cy/GVAX alone [36]. Overall survival for all patients was higher in the Cy/GVAX+CRS-207 group (6.1 vs. 3.9 months). For those patients who received at least three doses, overall survival for the Cy/ GVAX + CRS-207 group was 9.7 months compared with 4.6 months for the Cy/GVAX-alone group. Enhanced mesothelin-specific CD8⁺ T-cell responses were associated with longer survival in both treatment groups. Multicenter follow-up studies are ongoing to determine the survival benefit from vaccine alone and from vaccine given with the immune modulating agent nivolumab.

Patients with PDAC receiving GVAX who developed antibody responses to AnnexinA2, a novel pancreatic cancer antigen that may play a role in early metastasis, were observed to have prolonged disease-free survival [37–39]. A listeria-based vaccine targeting AnnexinA2 is currently in development.

Neoantigen-Based Vaccines

Somatic gene mutations occurring in individual tumors can generate novel epitopes or "neoepitopes" that serve as targets for immune responses [40]. The technology to recognize individual neoepitopes now exists, which can scan the entire cancer exome (coding regions), but for neoepitopes to be functional, their mutant peptides must be processed by MHC molecules and T cells must recognize this peptide-MHC complex. An added complexity lies in the fact that these epitopes must have been tolerated by the immune system to permit the tumor to grow. This tolerance appears to be mediated by immune checkpoints, for example PD-L1 [41]. It is unsurprising that these tumor types are typically sensitive to immune checkpoint inhibition since they induce effector T-cell infiltration that resembles untreated melanomas [42].

Unlike tumors typically associated with high rates of mutations, for example melanoma, PDAC characteristically harbors fewer mutations although neoepitopes do exist [43]. Notwithstanding the challenges of identifying tumor neoantigens suitable for immunization, determining the number of neoantigens required for targeting and the challenges of producing personalized vaccines, future efforts should concentrate on developing neoantigen-based vaccines [44].

Non-Vaccine Immunomodulators Used in Pancreatic Cancer

CTLA-4

Ipilimumab is a fully human IgG1 κ antibody that recognizes CTLA-4 and blocks its interaction with B7-1 and B7-2 on APC. This results in prolonged T-cell activation and amplification of T-cell-mediated immunity [45]. Ipilimumab has received FDA approval for use in Stages III–IV melanoma due to improved recurrence-free survival (adjuvant setting) [46] and overall survival (metastatic setting) [47].

A phase II study evaluated single-agent ipilimumab for patients with locally advanced or metastatic PDAC [48]. Twenty-seven patients received ipilimumab 3 mg/ kg every 3 weeks for a maximum of eight doses. There were no responders by RECIST (response evaluation criteria in solid tumors criteria) although one subject experienced a delayed response after initially being diagnosed with progressive disease. The concept of pseudoprogression is a recognized phenomenon in immunotherapy whereby tumors may initially increase in size during treatment with immune checkpoint inhibitors only to produce delayed clinical responses which may be durable [49]. This phenomenon has prompted the inclusion of immune-related response criteria as a means of objectively assessing tumor response to immunotherapy [50].

PD-1

A number of FDA-approved antibodies disrupting the PD-1 axis have been developed including pembrolizumab and nivolumab. These drugs target PD-1 and block its interaction with PD-L1 and PD-L2. They demonstrated durable response rates in phase I studies including patients with melanoma, lung cancer, and renal cell cancer [51,52]. The phase I study of pembrolizumab included a single patient with PDAC and involved a dose escalation study up to 10 mg/kg every 2 weeks [53]. Pembrolizumab was well tolerated with no dose-limiting toxicities observed. Two patients experienced complete responses (melanoma, merkel cell carcinoma) with the majority of patients experiencing disease stability. However, in contrast to other tumors, PDAC is not associated with high density of tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes, the principal targets of PD-1 therapy [54]. Although immune checkpoint inhibition is associated with impressive durable response rates in other tumor types, there is no current method to reliably predict response. PD-L1 expression measured by immunohistochemistry has been postulated as a potential predictive biomarker but this is limited by the lack of standardized assessment of PD-L1 expression by immunohistochemistry [55,56].

Another pharmacologic approach to targeting the PD-1 axis involves targeting either of the ligands, PD-L1 and PD-L2. PD-L1 is expressed on the cell surface of many tumor cells and is likely to be involved in tumor cell immune evasion [21]. There are several commercially available monoclonal antibodies targeting PD-L1 which have entered clinical trials. Brahmer et al. evaluated BMS-986559 in a phase I study involving patients with advanced cancer and found that it induced durable tumor regression (objective response rate 6-17%) and prolonged disease stabilization (12-41% at 24 weeks) [57]. MEDI4736 (AstraZeneca) has been tested in a phase I study (NCT01693562) where it has been reported to be safe and has preliminary evidence of clinical activity. Another antibody, MPDL3280A has shown response rates of 36% with patients with melanomas having the highest response rates [58].

Targeting Tumor-Associated Macrophages

Tumor-associated macrophages (TAM) alter their functional subtypes based on signals in the TME in an attempt to maintain immune homeostasis [59]. Higher density of TAM in pancreatic tumors is associated with worse survival due to their tumor-promoting effects [60]. The cell surface molecule CD40 is expressed on numerous immune cells, for example, B cells and dendritic cells, and its signaling results in activation of antigen-presenting cells and T cells [61]. CD40 activation using agonist antibodies can reverse immune suppression and induce tumoricidal CD40-activated TAM [62]. Antibody blockade of CSF-1 (colony-stimulating factor-1) and its receptor CSF-1R expressed on macrophages, has the capacity to improve antitumor T-cell responses and improve responses to checkpoint inhibitor therapy [63,64].

Combination Immunotherapy

Current efforts focus on trying to overcome the inherent resistance to checkpoint inhibition in PDAC by combining immunotherapeutic strategies. Due to the relative absence of TIL, strategies that can induce further infiltration of effector T cells have the potential to prime the pancreatic TME to become more sensitive to immune checkpoint inhibition.

GVAX is known to have the capacity to induce the development of tertiary lymphoid structures in PDAC alongside the upregulation of the PD-1 pathway [29]. In addition, Soares et al. demonstrated that relatively non-immunogenic tumors, such as PDAC, can be sensitized to PD-1 blockade with the aid of cancer vaccines [65]. Pancreatic tumors demonstrate weak membranous PD-L1 staining but treatment with GVAX significantly upregulates PD-L1 expression. They subsequently demonstrated that combination treatment with GVAX and PD-1 or PD-L1 blockade improved survival in a preclinical PDAC model with an increase in IFN γ -producing CD8⁺ tumor-specific TIL indicating the recruitment of cytotoxic T cells to the TME.

These studies provided the rationale for combinatorial immunotherapy in PDAC. Le et al. reported the results of administering ipilimumab 10 mg/kg (anti-CTLA-4) with or without GVAX in patients with advanced PDAC [66]. During this phase II study, patients received induction doses every 3 weeks for a total of four doses followed by maintenance dosing every 12 weeks. Median overall survival was longer in those who received ipilimumab/GVAX compared with ipilimumab alone (5.7 vs. 3.6 months, P=0.072). However, the rate of adverse events was high in both arms of this study (73% for ipilimumab, 80% for combination therapy) leading investigators to consider using alternate forms of immunotherapy.

A currently recruiting phase II trial (NCT02243371) is enrolling patients with previously treated metastatic PDAC to receive Cy/GVAX followed by nivolumab/ CRS-207 versus vaccine alone. Combination immunotherapy is also being used outside of the metastatic setting in a study that involves Cy/GVAX with or without nivolumab in the neoadjuvant and adjuvant settings (NCT02451982).

Conclusion

Pancreatic cancer has notoriously poor survival rates that are not dramatically improved with the use of traditional cytotoxic chemotherapy. Immunotherapy has the potential to produce durable remissions, which has been demonstrated in other tumor types. Cancer vaccines have shown the ability to reverse the relatively nonimmunogenic phenotype associated with PDAC and induce subsets of immune cells which can, in turn, be sensitized to immune checkpoint inhibition [29,65]. The future success of treating PDAC with immunotherapy likely lies in the use of combinatorial regimens. There is also potential for optimizing these regimens with alternative strategies including epigenetic modulation, radiation therapy, and T-cell transfer therapies, which have the added advantage of targeting other cell types in the TME. Given the marked heterogeneity in tumor genetics, there is also a need to discover biomarkers that can reliably predict which subsets of patients are likely to respond to immunotherapy.

References

- American Cancer Society. Cancer Facts and Figures 2015. Atlanta, GA: American Cancer Society, 2015.
- **2** Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364(19):1817–1825.
- **3** Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med 2013;369(18):1691–1703.
- **4** Feig C, Gopinathan A, Neesse A, Chan DS, Cook N, Tuveson DA. The pancreas cancer microenvironment. Clin Cancer Res 2012;18(16):4266–4276.

- 5 Dunn GP, Bruce AT, Ikeda H, Old LJ, Schreiber RD. Cancer immunoediting: from immunosurveillance to tumor escape. Nat Immunol 2002;3(11):991–998.
- **6** Ikemoto T, Yamaguchi T, Morine Y et al. Clinical roles of increased populations of Foxp3+CD4+ T cells in peripheral blood from advanced pancreatic cancer patients. Pancreas 2006;33(4):386–390.
- 7 Hiraoka N, Onozato K, Kosuge T, Hirohashi S. Prevalence of FOXP3+ regulatory T cells increases during the progression of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and its premalignant lesions. Clin Cancer Res 2006;12(18):5423–5434.
- 8 Clemente CG, Mihm MC Jr, Bufalino R, Zurrida S, Collini P, Cascinelli N. Prognostic value of tumor infiltrating lymphocytes in the vertical growth phase of primary cutaneous melanoma. Cancer 1996;77(7):1303–1310.
- **9** Ino Y, Yamazaki-Itoh R, Shimada K et al. Immune cell infiltration as an indicator of the immune microenvironment of pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2013;108(4):914–923.
- 10 Mantovani A, Schioppa T, Porta C, Allavena P, Sica A. Role of tumor-associated macrophages in tumor progression and invasion. Cancer Metastasis Rev 2006;25(3):315–322.
- 11 Kusmartsev S, Gabrilovich DI. Role of immature myeloid cells in mechanisms of immune evasion in cancer. Cancer Immunol Immunother 2006;55(3):237–245.
- 12 Clark CE, Hingorani SR, Mick R, Combs C, Tuveson DA, Vonderheide RH. Dynamics of the immune reaction to pancreatic cancer from inception to invasion. Cancer Res 2007;67(19):9518–9527.
- 13 Ries CH, Cannarile MA, Hoves S et al. Targeting tumor-associated macrophages with anti-CSF-1R antibody reveals a strategy for cancer therapy. Cancer Cell 2014;25(6):846–859.
- 14 Pylayeva-Gupta Y, Grabocka E, Bar-Sagi D. RAS oncogenes: weaving a tumorigenic web. Nature Rev Cancer 2011;11(11):761–774.
- **15** Bayne LJ, Beatty GL, Jhala N et al. Tumor-derived granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor regulates myeloid inflammation and T cell immunity in pancreatic cancer. Cancer Cell 2012;21(6):822–835.
- 16 Pylayeva-Gupta Y, Lee KE, Hajdu CH, Miller G, Bar-Sagi D. Oncogenic Kras-induced GM-CSF production promotes the development of pancreatic neoplasia. Cancer Cell 2012;21(6):836–847.
- 17 Krummel MF, Allison JP. CTLA-4 engagement inhibits IL-2 accumulation and cell cycle progression upon activation of resting T cells. J Exp Med 1996;183(6):2533–2540.
- 18 Leach DR, Krummel MF, Allison JP. Enhancement of antitumor immunity by CTLA-4 blockade. Science 1996;271(5256):1734–1736.

- 19 van Elsas A, Hurwitz AA, Allison JP. Combination immunotherapy of B16 melanoma using anti-cytotoxic T lymphocyte-associated antigen 4 (CTLA-4) and granulocyte/macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF)-producing vaccines induces rejection of subcutaneous and metastatic tumors accompanied by autoimmune depigmentation. J Exp Med 1999;190(3):355–366.
- **20** Freeman GJ, Long AJ, Iwai Y et al. Engagement of the PD-1 immunoinhibitory receptor by a novel B7 family member leads to negative regulation of lymphocyte activation. J Exp Med 2000;192(7):1027–1034.
- 21 Dong H, Strome SE, Salomao DR et al. Tumorassociated B7-H1 promotes T-cell apoptosis: a potential mechanism of immune evasion. Nat Med 2002;8(8):793–800.
- 22 Jaffee EM, Hruban RH, Biedrzycki B et al. Novel allogeneic granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor-secreting tumor vaccine for pancreatic cancer: a phase I trial of safety and immune activation. J Clin Oncol 2001;19(1):145–156.
- **23** Lutz E, Yeo CJ, Lillemoe KD et al. A lethally irradiated allogeneic granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor-secreting tumor vaccine for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. A Phase II trial of safety, efficacy, and immune activation. Ann Surg 2011;253(2):328–335.
- 24 Berd D, Maguire HC Jr, Mastrangelo MJ. Induction of cell-mediated immunity to autologous melanoma cells and regression of metastases after treatment with a melanoma cell vaccine preceded by cyclophosphamide. Cancer Res 1986;46(5):2572–2577.
- 25 Ercolini AM, Ladle BH, Manning EA et al. Recruitment of latent pools of high-avidity CD8(+) T cells to the antitumor immune response. J Exp Med 2005;201(10):1591–1602.
- 26 Holmberg LA, Sandmaier BM. Theratope vaccine (STn-KLH). Exp Opin Biol Ther 2001;1(5):881–891.
- 27 Thomas AM, Santarsiero LM, Lutz ER et al. Mesothelin-specific CD8(+) T cell responses provide evidence of in vivo cross-priming by antigen-presenting cells in vaccinated pancreatic cancer patients. J Exp Med 2004;200(3):297–306.
- 28 Laheru D, Lutz E, Burke J et al. Allogeneic granulocyte macrophage colony-stimulating factor-secreting tumor immunotherapy alone or in sequence with cyclophosphamide for metastatic pancreatic cancer: a pilot study of safety, feasibility, and immune activation. Clin Cancer Res 2008;14(5):1455–1463.
- **29** Lutz ER, Wu AA, Bigelow E et al. Immunotherapy converts nonimmunogenic pancreatic tumors into immunogenic foci of immune regulation. Cancer Immunol Res 2014;2(7):616–631.
- **30** Hardacre JM, Mulcahy M, Small W et al. Addition of algenpantucel-L immunotherapy to standard adjuvant

therapy for pancreatic cancer: a phase 2 study. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17(1):94–100; discussion 101.

- **31** Morris JP, Wang SC, Hebrok M. KRAS, Hedgehog, Wnt and the twisted developmental biology of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Nat Rev Cancer 2010;10(10):683–695.
- 32 Abou-Alfa GK, Chapman PB, Feilchenfeldt J et al. Targeting mutated K-ras in pancreatic adenocarcinoma using an adjuvant vaccine. Am J Clin Oncol 2011;34(3):321–325.
- **33** Gjertsen MK, Bakka A, Breivik J et al. Vaccination with mutant ras peptides and induction of T-cell responsiveness in pancreatic carcinoma patients carrying the corresponding RAS mutation. Lancet 1995;346(8987):1399–1400.
- 34 Gjertsen MK, Buanes T, Rosseland AR et al. Intradermal ras peptide vaccination with granulocytemacrophage colony-stimulating factor as adjuvant: clinical and immunological responses in patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Int J Cancer 2001;92(3):441–450.
- **35** Le DT, Brockstedt DG, Nir-Paz R et al. A live-attenuated Listeria vaccine (ANZ-100) and a live-attenuated Listeria vaccine expressing mesothelin (CRS-207) for advanced cancers: phase I studies of safety and immune induction. Clin Cancer Res 2012;18(3):858–868.
- 36 Le DT, Wang-Gillam A, Picozzi V et al. Safety and survival with GVAX pancreas prime and Listeria monocytogenes-expressing mesothelin (CRS-207) boost vaccines for metastatic pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2015;33(12):1325–1333.
- 37 Zheng L, Jaffee EM. Annexin A2 is a new antigenic target for pancreatic cancer immunotherapy. Oncoimmunology 2012;1(1):112–114.
- 38 Zheng L, Foley K, Huang L et al. Tyrosine 23 phosphorylation-dependent cell-surface localization of annexin A2 is required for invasion and metastases of pancreatic cancer. PloS One 2011;6(4):e19390.
- 39 Foley K, Rucki AA, Xiao Q et al. Semaphorin 3D autocrine signaling mediates the metastatic role of annexin A2 in pancreatic cancer. Sci Signal 2015;8(388):ra77.
- **40** Segal NH, Parsons DW, Peggs KS et al. Epitope landscape in breast and colorectal cancer. Cancer Res 2008;68(3):889–892.
- 41 Gubin MM, Zhang X, Schuster H et al. Checkpoint blockade cancer immunotherapy targets tumourspecific mutant antigens. Nature 2014;515(7528):577–581.
- **42** Schumacher TN, Schreiber RD. Neoantigens in cancer immunotherapy. Science 2015;348(6230):69–74.
- **43** Alexandrov LB, Nik-Zainal S, Wedge DC et al. Signatures of mutational processes in human cancer. Nature 2013;500(7463):415–421.

- 44 Hacohen N, Fritsch EF, Carter TA, Lander ES, Wu CJ. Getting personal with neoantigen-based therapeutic cancer vaccines. Cancer Immunol Res 2013;1(1):11–15.
- **45** Peggs KS, Quezada SA, Korman AJ, Allison JP. Principles and use of anti-CTLA4 antibody in human cancer immunotherapy. Curr Opin Immunol 2006;18(2):206–213.
- 46 Eggermont AM, Chiarion-Sileni V, Grob JJ et al. Adjuvant ipilimumab versus placebo after complete resection of high-risk stage III melanoma (EORTC 18071): a randomised, double-blind, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol 2015;16(5):522–530.
- **47** Hodi FS, O'Day SJ, McDermott DF et al. Improved survival with ipilimumab in patients with metastatic melanoma. N engl J Med 2010;363(8):711–723.
- **48** Royal RE, Levy C, Turner K et al. Phase 2 trial of single agent Ipilimumab (anti-CTLA-4) for locally advanced or metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Immunother 2010;33(8):828–833.
- 49 Chiou VL, Burotto M. Pseudoprogression and immune-related response in solid tumors. J Clin Oncol 2015;33(31):3541–3543.
- 50 Wolchok JD, Hoos A, O'Day S et al. Guidelines for the evaluation of immune therapy activity in solid tumors: immune-related response criteria. Clin Cancer Res 2009;15(23):7412–7420.
- **51** Topalian SL, Hodi FS, Brahmer JR et al. Safety, activity, and immune correlates of anti-PD-1 antibody in cancer. N Engl J Med 2012;366(26):2443–2454.
- 52 Topalian SL, Sznol M, McDermott DF et al. Survival, durable tumor remission, and long-term safety in patients with advanced melanoma receiving nivolumab. J Clin Oncol 2014;32(10):1020–1030.
- 53 Patnaik A, Kang SP, Rasco D et al. Phase I study of pembrolizumab (MK-3475; anti-PD-1 monoclonal antibody) in patients with advanced solid tumors. Clin Cancer Res 2015;21(19):4286–4293.
- 54 von Bernstorff W, Voss M, Freichel S et al. Systemic and local immunosuppression in pancreatic cancer patients. Clin Cancer Res 2001;7(3 suppl):925s–932s.
- 55 Taube JM, Klein A, Brahmer JR et al. Association of PD-1, PD-1 ligands, and other features of the tumor immune microenvironment with response to anti-PD-1 therapy. Clin Cancer Res 2014;20(19):5064–5074.
- 56 Teixido C, Karachaliou N, Gonzalez-Cao M, Morales-Espinosa D, Rosell R. Assays for predicting and monitoring responses to lung cancer immunotherapy. Cancer Biol Med 2015;12(2):87–95.
- 57 Brahmer JR, Tykodi SS, Chow LQ et al. Safety and activity of anti-PD-L1 antibody in patients with advanced cancer. N Engl J Med 2012;366(26):2455–2465.
- **58** Herbst RS, Soria JC, Kowanetz M et al. Predictive correlates of response to the anti-PD-L1 antibody

MPDL3280A in cancer patients. Nature 2014;515(7528):563–567.

- **59** Sica A, Mantovani A. Macrophage plasticity and polarization: in vivo veritas. J Clin Invest 2012;122(3):787–795.
- **60** Yoshikawa K, Mitsunaga S, Kinoshita T et al. Impact of tumor-associated macrophages on invasive ductal carcinoma of the pancreas head. Cancer Sci 2012;103(11):2012–2020.
- **61** Armitage RJ, Fanslow WC, Strockbine L et al. Molecular and biological characterization of a murine ligand for CD40. Nature 1992;357(6373):80–82.
- **62** Beatty GL, Chiorean EG, Fishman MP et al. CD40 agonists alter tumor stroma and show efficacy against pancreatic carcinoma in mice and humans. Science 2011;331(6024):1612–1616.
- **63** Mitchem JB, Brennan DJ, Knolhoff BL et al. Targeting tumor-infiltrating macrophages decreases

tumor-initiating cells, relieves immunosuppression, and improves chemotherapeutic responses. Cancer Res 2013;73(3):1128–1141.

- 64 Zhu Y, Knolhoff BL, Meyer MA et al. CSF1/CSF1R blockade reprograms tumor-infiltrating macrophages and improves response to T-cell checkpoint immunotherapy in pancreatic cancer models. Cancer Res 2014;74(18):5057–5069.
- **65** Soares KC, Rucki AA, Wu AA et al. PD-1/PD-L1 blockade together with vaccine therapy facilitates effector T-cell infiltration into pancreatic tumors. J Immunother 2015;38(1):1–11.
- **66** Le DT, Lutz E, Uram JN et al. Evaluation of ipilimumab in combination with allogeneic pancreatic tumor cells transfected with a GM-CSF gene in previously treated pancreatic cancer. J Immunother 2013;36(7):382–389.

Targeted Therapies for Pancreatic Cancer

Vincent Bernard¹ and Anirban Maitra²

¹ The University of Texas Graduate School of Biomedical Sciences at Houston, Houston, TX; Sheikh Ahmed Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA

² Department of Pathology, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX; Sheikh Ahmed Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, TX, USA

Introduction

Despite a continuously evolving understanding of the tumorigenesis and biology of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), current therapeutic strategies have only achieved modest improvements in patient outcomes. With FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine-based therapies being the main arbiters in our armamentarium, intrinsic and acquired chemoresistance has prevailed as the rule rather than the exception in this disease. However, novel therapeutic options have begun to gain traction through the development and understanding of new targeted therapies and modulation of the tumor microenvironment through immunotherapies. Recent large-scale efforts in next generation sequencing (NGS) technologies have allowed us to interrogate the genomic landscape of PDAC and with it, the ability to tailor therapeutic options while exploiting molecular abnormalities. In this chapter, we describe how these efforts have given us insight into how we may be able to begin applying these therapies with the hope of curtailing this aggressive disease.

Genomic Landscape of PDAC

Significant efforts through the International Cancer Genome Consortium (ICGC) and The Cancer Genome Atlas (TCGA) have allowed us to make meaningful progress in deciphering the genomic landscape of PDAC. Among the earliest events in PDAC pathogenesis is the activating point mutation in the *KRAS* oncogene, which is present in more than 90% of these tumors. Progression of this disease then follows a sequential model of loss of function mutations in *TP53*, *SMAD4*, and *CDKN2A*. Aside from these four key oncogenic drivers, it is important to note several low-frequency mutations that have been identified that converge on core signaling tumorigenic pathways including regulation of apoptosis, DNA damage, cell cycle, *KRAS* signaling, invasion, and transforming growth factor-B signaling [1–4] (Fig. 115.1). By identifying and understanding how these altered genes and pathways can affect tumorigenesis, we begin to interrogate how targeting these key nodes can be exploited for therapeutic stratification.

Molecular Subtypes Reveal Therapeutic Vulnerabilities

In 2015, Waddell and colleagues reported whole genome sequencing and copy number variation analysis of 100 PDAC which revealed the presence of chromosomal rearrangements leading to genetic aberrations [4]. By classifying these structural variation profiles, four sub-types were identified and termed as: stable, scattered, unstable, and locally rearranged. Those classified as unstable were found to have widespread structural rearrangements and were characterized as having high levels of genomic instability secondary to defective DNA repair pathways (e.g., due to *BRCA1*, *BRCA2*, *PALB2*, and possibly, *ATM* aberrations). Described as having a "BRCA mutation signature," these tumors are more likely to have high sensitivity to DNA damaging agents such as

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 115.1 Core signaling tumorigenic pathways in pancreatic cancer. Aberrant signaling pathways with associated genes enriched in pancreatic cancers based on NGS. Targeting these key nodes rather than specific gene mutations provides novel therapeutic strategies in treating pancreatic cancer. *Source:* Bailey et al. 2016 [2]. Reproduced with permission of Nature Publishing.

platinum-based therapies, mitomycin C, and PARP-1 (poly [ADP-ribose] polymerase 1) inhibitors. Another structural variant of interest is described as the locally rearranged subtype, which has the presence of intrachromosomal rearrangements leading to chromothripsis or breakage-fusion-bridge cycles, but more importantly contains regions of gains/amplifications in known oncogenes with therapeutic targets including *ERBB2*, *MET*, *CDK6*, *PIK3CA*, and *PIK3R3*.

In 2016, Bailey and colleagues performed the most comprehensive genomic analysis to date in PDAC involving 456 tumors, combining whole genome and exome sequencing, copy number analysis, and RNA expression profiles [2]. This identified four subtypes of PDAC based on differential gene expression signatures described as: squamous, pancreatic progenitor, immunogenic, and aberrantly differentiated endocrine exocrine (ADEX). Each subtype is associated with distinct histopathologic characteristics, with molecular features that infer different mechanisms of evolution. Among these, it is important to note the striking molecular similarities between subtypes across cancers rather than to subtypes within a single cancer. The implications of this now allow us to broaden our therapeutic options based on what has been effective in similar subtypes within other cancer types. For example, the squamous subtype of PDAC is more closely related to other so-called "basal" cancers seen in head and neck, bladder, lung, and triple negative breast cancers rather than the other three PDAC subtypes described; thus allowing us to expand clinical actionability based on these other tumor types.

Other identified actionable mutations include those in genes related to RNA splicing such as *SF3B1*, which is also found in myelodysplastic syndrome, breast and lung cancer, and infers potential targetability with the SF3b complex inhibitor spliceostatin A [5]. Aberrations in the oncogene *CCNE1*, involved in cell cycle regulation, were also found. *CCNE1* mutations in ovarian, breast, and lung cancers have dictated poor survival with resistance to platinum-based therapies, but may represent a therapeutic vulnerability to CDK inhibitors [6].

Another subset of sequencing efforts was performed by Witkiewicz et al., where they attempted to increase the purity of the tumor being profiled and thus mutation calling by using 109 micro-dissected PDAC [7]. Several frequently mutated pathways were identified and stratified based on genetic actionability, including:

- 1) Cell cycle progression (*RB, CDKN2A, CDKN2B,* or *CDK4*): CDK4/6 inhibitors (PD-0332991).
- 2) Beta-catenin (*RNF43, AXIN1/2,* or *APC*): porcupine and tankyrase inhibitors (LGK974 and XAV939).
- NOTCH pathways: gamma-secretase inhibitors (MK0752).
- MYC amplifications: CDK9 inhibitors or BETbromodomain inhibitor (PHA767491 and JQ1) [7].

Identification of biomarkers with direct implications for the molecular biology of PDAC such as those
presented has the potential to influence treatment approaches with improvement in clinical outcomes for a subset of these patients.

Targeting RAS

KRAS is among the most common oncogenic drivers in human cancers, making it the most obvious choice for targeted therapies. Activation of the RAS protein is the result of growth factor receptor signaling, which induces cycling of a GTP-bound (ON) and a GDP-bound (OFF) state that regulates downstream effectors. Within the protein lies an intrinsic GTPase, which allows RAS proteins to hydrolyze GTP to GDP and inactivate itself. Point mutations in KRAS effectively inhibit this interaction of RAS with GTPase-activating proteins resulting in the inability to hydrolyze GTP to GDP allowing for a constitutively active protein. Unfortunately, RAS has received notoriety as an "undruggable" target due to its high affinity to GTP and the smooth surface of the protein, prohibiting binding of therapeutic molecules [8]. Efforts at drugging RAS have involved direct inhibition, impairing localization, inhibiting downstream effectors, and exploiting synthetic lethality strategies.

Several direct *KRAS* inhibitors have been synthesized, but have yet to be clinically effective [9-11]. Among the most promising involves the development of a covalent inhibitor that targets the mutant form G12C, found mostly in lung and colorectal cancers but not typically observed in PDAC. This compound effectively increases the affinity of *KRAS* G12C for GDP over GTP leading to the accumulation of the GDP bound state, but suitable pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics remain to be optimized before use in the clinic.

Targeting intracellular trafficking of RAS has been a conceptually interesting alternative. Some of the earliest efforts at Ras targeting had focused on blocking its ability to attach to the plasma membrane for signal transduction using farnesyltransferase inhibitors, but these failed in phase II and III clinical trials [12–14].

Another strategy involves exploiting oncogene addiction wherein the cancer cells are dependent on Ras for survival and propagation. This is done through an approach known as synthetic lethality where defects in two genes leads to cell death, whereas a defect in one gene alone allows the cell to remain viable. By targeting genes activated by *KRAS* for tumor maintenance, several candidate synthetic lethal interactions have been identified.

Corcoran et al. performed a genome-wide screen using RNAi where they identified genes that cooperate with MEK inhibition leading to the identification of *BCL-XL*, an antiapoptotic gene [15]. When the MEK inhibitor,

selumetinib, and the Bcl family inhibitor navitoclax were combined, researchers saw an induction of apoptosis in *KRAS* mutant cells. This combination therapy is currently in clinical trials for *KRAS* mutant cancers (NCT02079740). Another candidate target was found when researchers discovered that *KRAS*-mutant NSCLC requires CDK4 for survival and proliferation. Treatment with CDK4 inhibitors induced senescence and decreased tumor growth rates in mouse models, leading to a currently established clinical trial (NCT0202982) [16–18]. Although a clear effective drug for *KRAS* remains to be discovered, the novel strategies used by these described studies to identify viable candidates hold promise as we move forward.

While *KRAS* mutations are nearly ubiquitous in PDAC, it is important to note the oncogenic nature of wild-type *KRAS* PDAC. Recent studies have shown that these tumors still exhibit aberrations in RAS effector pathways, including mutations in *BRAF* and *PIK3CA* [7]. Particularly, *BRAF* mutations were found to be mutually exclusive of *KRAS* mutations and these cases might be sensitive to the FDA-approved BRAF inhibitor vemurafenib. This small subset of cases thus presents an opportunity for targeted therapies using BRAF and PI3K inhibitors.

MEK/ERK Inhibition

A potential strategy to circumvent the "undruggability" of KRAS is to target its downstream effectors, which include the RAF/MEK/Erk and PIK3/AKT pathways. MEK and PI3K inhibitors, as well as combined inhibition of MEK and AKT pathways have shown promising effectiveness in the preclinical setting [19,20]. A phase I clinical trial on the safety and efficacy of the dual targeting strategy of the PI3K/AKT and RAF/MEK/ERK pathways showed the potential for favorable efficacy, but with associated increase in toxicity [21]. In phase II clinical trials, MEK inhibition in combination with gemcitabine did not demonstrate improved response rate or overall survival when compared to gemcitabine alone [22]. However, a noteworthy insight that came from this study was the prospect of increased effectiveness, although not statistically significant, in those patients with wild-type KRAS tumors. This demonstrates how molecular information may play a critical role in patient stratification for clinical trials.

Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Inhibition

Ligand binding to epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) with subsequent activation of downstream effector pathways (RAS/RAF/MEK, PIK3/AKT, and JAK/

STAT) involved in cell survival and proliferation is another potential target in PDAC [23]. Preclinical models have demonstrated the need for EGFR signaling in *KRAS* mutated pancreatic cancer initiation and progression [24,25]. Although initial phase III clinical trials demonstrated only modest improvement in overall survival for a subset of patients (<10%) using the tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) erlotinib, other studies are under way testing additional anti-EGFR monoclonal antibodies and dual EGFR/HER2 targeting strategies (NCT00871169, NCT01204372, NCT01728818) [26]. Of particular interest are those patients with wild-type *KRAS* tumors who may find therapeutic potential with these TKI [27,28].

Insulin Growth Factor-1 Receptor

Synonymous to EGFR signaling, insulin growth factor-1 receptor (IGFR) activation leads to effector pathways involved in survival and proliferation. Of note, clinical trials, including the phase III GAMMA trial, involving the monoclonal antibody against IGFR, AMG-479 (ganitumab), did not demonstrate any statistically significant improvement in overall survival, underscoring the complexity of signaling pathways in this disease.

Pancreatic Stroma

PDAC is well known to be associated with a profuse desmoplastic stroma composed of fibroblasts, immune cells, endothelial cells, pericytes, and a complex extracellular matrix (ECM). Initial studies have demonstrated how various stromal elements can promote cancer cell proliferation, invasion, and immune suppression while decreasing drug perfusion, leading to the paradigm that the stroma acts as a tumor promoter [29–31]. However, recent work has challenged this model. Rhim et al. have shown that inhibiting the sonic hedgehog (SHH) pathway, which promotes the desmoplastic reaction, results in poorly differentiated tumors with increased vascularity and mortality in mouse models [32]. Ozdemir et al. demonstrated similar results, where depletion of aSMA+ pancreatic myofibroblasts and type 1 collagen led to cancer cells acquiring an EMT state, stem cell-like phenotype, and poor survival in genetically engineered mouse models [33]. This evolution in understanding the functional role of tumor stroma has led to several approaches in therapeutic targeting.

By following the route of the tumor stroma as a barrier to chemotherapy delivery, a SHH inhibitor, IPI-926, was used to decrease myofibroblastic proliferation and tumor collagen deposition. Although preclinical studies showed promise with this strategy, clinical trials with IPI-926 + gemcitabine in advanced PDAC failed to demonstrate survival benefit when compared to gemcitabine alone [34].

Hyaluronic acid is an ECM protein that induces a high interstitial pressure and vascular collapse within the PDAC stroma resulting in impaired perfusion. A strategy to overcome this barrier to perfusion involves the use of hyaluronidase, an enzyme that degrades hyaluron, and thus permits delivery of gemcitabine by lowering the stromal interstitial pressure. Clinical trials using gemcitabine and nab-paclitaxel ± PEGylated hyaluronidase have demonstrated significantly improved progressionfree survival in advanced PDAC patients with high hyaluronic acid (HA) expression in preliminary results [35], and a phase III trial of front-line therapy with PEG-PH20 is being planned.

Another study has emphasized the role of "stromal reprogramming" in order to restore the normal function and homeostasis of the tumor stroma. Pancreatic stellate cells (PSC) are a stromal component of the pancreas, which when activated by cytokines, growth factors, oxidative or metabolic stress, transdifferentiate to myofibroblast-like cells that synthesize ECM proteins, contributing to fibrosis and tumor progression [36]. By activating the vitamin D receptor (VDR) present on these cells with an analog ligand, researchers were able to revert these activated PSC to a quiescent state where tissue homeostasis is restored, leading to increased drug delivery, reduced tumor volumes, and increased overall survival in preclinical models [37]. Synthetic Vitamin D priming as an adjuvant to chemotherapy is the subject of ongoing clinical trials in advanced pancreatic cancer patients.

Effective approaches to the tumor stroma remain to be fully elucidated considering the potential dual role that it can play in tumor progression or suppression. Still, it is important to note the heterogeneity of populations that exist within this microenvironment and how their divergent roles are likely a function of a dynamic process that is constantly changing and adapting to the conditions within the tumor.

Enabling Targeted Therapies in Pancreatic Cancer

As detailed earlier, targeted therapies in the era of precision medicine are an exciting field considering the significant efforts made through the ICGC and TCGA. But an important caveat revolves around the fact that without having the ability to find the target, precision medicine becomes a futile endeavor. This is especially true for patients with *de novo* or recurrent metastatic PDAC, where tumor tissue is rarely sampled apart from a fineneedle aspiration or a core-needle biopsy performed for diagnosis. Aside from only perfunctory molecular assays, such as immunohistochemistry and limited sequencing, the ability to discover actionable mutations remains a limitation to currently employed techniques [38]. Liquid biopsies involving three compartments: circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA), circulating tumor cells (CTC), and microvesicles referred to as exosomes have thus been used as an alternative for tumor profiling. These compartments represent tumor material that is released by primary and metastatic sites and can theoretically capture a full representation of tumor heterogeneity [39].

Sausen et al. have demonstrated the ability to detect somatic mutations in ctDNA of PDAC patients during subclinical, residual, and recurrent disease [40]. San Lucas et al. profiled tumor DNA contained within exosomes, identifying multiple actionable mutations including alterations in *NOTCH1* and *ERBB2* [41]. Of particular significance was the identification of a *BRCA2* mutation in a patient with exceptional response to a platinum-containing adjuvant regimen, underscoring the clinical applicability of the information stored within these exosomes. Genomic characterization of CTC has also demonstrated promise in guiding therapy options by

References

- 1 Jones S, Zhang X, Parsons DW et al. Core signaling pathways in human pancreatic cancers revealed by global genomic analyses. Science 2008;321(5897):1801–1806.
- **2** Bailey P, Chang DK, Nones K et al. Genomic analyses identify molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2016;531(7592):47–52.
- **3** Biankin AV, Waddell N, Kassahn KS et al. Pancreatic cancer genomes reveal aberrations in axon guidance pathway genes. Nature 2012;491(7424):399–405.
- **4** Waddell N, Pajic M, Patch AM et al. Whole genomes redefine the mutational landscape of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2015;518(7540):495–501.
- 5 Maguire SL, Leonidou A, Wai P et al. SF3B1 mutations constitute a novel therapeutic target in breast cancer. J Pathol 2015;235(4):571–580.
- **6** Shain AH, Salari K, Giacomini CP, Pollack JR. Integrative genomic and functional profiling of the pancreatic cancer genome. BMC Genomics 2013;14:624.
- 7 Witkiewicz AK, McMillan EA, Balaji U et al. Wholeexome sequencing of pancreatic cancer defines genetic diversity and therapeutic targets. Nat Commun 2015;6:6744.

predicting chemotherapy response and resistance [42]. Although preliminary, the collection of this data supports the utility of liquid biopsies in the context of targeted therapies by noninvasively monitoring tumor evolution and identifying emerging actionable mutations in real time.

Summary

Much has been learned in the past three decades about the molecular mechanisms driving pancreatic carcinogenesis; allowing for therapeutic options to be expanded beyond just chemotherapies. Studies such as those performed by the TCGA and ICGC have highlighted the genetic heterogeneity within PDAC, but have also given an insight into strategies to overcome it. The likelihood of effectively treating PDAC using a single target is low. By tailoring therapeutic strategies to target multiple genetic aberrations or key nodal signaling pathways, we may find success in overcoming the inevitable resistance seen in this disease. Patient stratification into clinical trials based on molecular biomarkers remains an objective of utmost importance in order to more effectively discover and validate targeted therapies that may prove beneficial to these patients.

- 8 Collins MA, Pasca di Magliano M. Kras as a key oncogene and therapeutic target in pancreatic cancer. Front Physiol 2013;4:407.
- **9** Maurer T, Garrenton LS, Oh A et al. Small-molecule ligands bind to a distinct pocket in Ras and inhibit SOS-mediated nucleotide exchange activity. PNAS U S A 2012;109(14):5299–5304.
- 10 Sun Q, Burke JP, Phan J et al. Discovery of small molecules that bind to K-Ras and inhibit Sos-mediated activation. Angew Chem 2012;51(25):6140–6143.
- 11 Ostrem JM, Peters U, Sos ML, Wells JA, Shokat KM. K-Ras(G12C) inhibitors allosterically control GTP affinity and effector interactions. Nature 2013;503(7477):548–551.
- 12 Takashima A, Faller DV. Targeting the RAS oncogene. Exp Opin Ther Targets 2013;17(5):507–531.
- **13** Van Cutsem E, van de Velde H, Karasek P et al. Phase III trial of gemcitabine plus tipifarnib compared with gemcitabine plus placebo in advanced pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2004;22(8):1430–1438.
- 14 Macdonald JS, McCoy S, Whitehead RP et al. A phase II study of farnesyl transferase inhibitor R115777 in pancreatic cancer: a Southwest oncology group

(SWOG 9924) study. Invest New Drugs 2005;23(5):485–487.

- 15 Corcoran RB, Cheng KA, Hata AN et al. Synthetic lethal interaction of combined BCL-XL and MEK inhibition promotes tumor regressions in KRAS mutant cancer models. Cancer Cell 2013;23(1):121–128.
- 16 Franco J, Witkiewicz AK, Knudsen ES. CDK4/6 inhibitors have potent activity in combination with pathway selective therapeutic agents in models of pancreatic cancer. Oncotarget 2014;5(15):6512–6525.
- 17 Heilmann AM, Perera RM, Ecker V et al. CDK4/6 and IGF1 receptor inhibitors synergize to suppress the growth of p16INK4A-deficient pancreatic cancers. Cancer Res 2014;74(14):3947–3958.
- 18 Witkiewicz AK, Borja NA, Franco J et al. Selective impact of CDK4/6 suppression on patient-derived models of pancreatic cancer. Oncotarget 2015;6(18):15788–15801.
- 19 Collisson EA, Sadanandam A, Olson P et al. Subtypes of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma and their differing responses to therapy. Nat Med 2011;17(4):500–503.
- **20** Walters DM, Lindberg JM, Adair SJ et al. Inhibition of the growth of patient-derived pancreatic cancer xenografts with the MEK inhibitor trametinib is augmented by combined treatment with the epidermal growth factor receptor/HER2 inhibitor lapatinib. Neoplasia 2013;15(2):143–155.
- **21** Shimizu T, Tolcher AW, Papadopoulos KP et al. The clinical effect of the dual-targeting strategy involving PI3K/AKT/mTOR and RAS/MEK/ERK pathways in patients with advanced cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2012;18(8):2316–2325.
- 22 Infante JR, Somer BG, Park JO et al. A randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial of trametinib, an oral MEK inhibitor, in combination with gemcitabine for patients with untreated metastatic adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Eur J Cancer 2014;50(12):2072–2081.
- 23 Eser S, Schnieke A, Schneider G, Saur D. Oncogenic KRAS signalling in pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2014;111(5):817–822.
- 24 Ardito CM, Gruner BM, Takeuchi KK et al. EGF receptor is required for KRAS-induced pancreatic tumorigenesis. Cancer Cell 2012;22(3):304–317.
- **25** Navas C, Hernandez-Porras I, Schuhmacher AJ, Sibilia M, Guerra C, Barbacid M. EGF receptor signaling is essential for k-ras oncogene-driven pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer Cell 2012;22(3):318–330.
- **26** Moore MJ, Goldstein D, Hamm J et al. Erlotinib plus gemcitabine compared with gemcitabine alone in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase III trial of the National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group. J Clin Oncol 2007;25(15):1960–1966.

- 27 Kullmann F, Hartmann A, Stohr R et al. KRAS mutation in metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: results of a multicenter phase II study evaluating efficacy of cetuximab plus gemcitabine/ oxaliplatin (GEMOXCET) in first-line therapy. Oncology 2011;81(1):3–8.
- 28 Boeck S, Vehling-Kaiser U, Waldschmidt D et al. Erlotinib 150 mg daily plus chemotherapy in advanced pancreatic cancer: an interim safety analysis of a multicenter, randomized, cross-over phase III trial of the "Arbeitsgemeinschaft Internistische Onkologie." Anti-Cancer Drugs 2010;21(1):94–100.
- **29** Hwang RF, Moore T, Arumugam T et al. Cancerassociated stromal fibroblasts promote pancreatic tumor progression. Cancer Res 2008;68(3):918–926.
- 30 Lonardo E, Frias-Aldeguer J, Hermann PC, Heeschen C. Pancreatic stellate cells form a niche for cancer stem cells and promote their self-renewal and invasiveness. Cell Cycle 2012;11(7):1282–1290.
- **31** Feig C, Gopinathan A, Neesse A, Chan DS, Cook N, Tuveson DA. The pancreas cancer microenvironment. Clin Cancer Res 2012;18(16):4266–4276.
- **32** Rhim AD, Oberstein PE, Thomas DH et al. Stromal elements act to restrain, rather than support, pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cancer Cell 2014;25(6):735–747.
- **33** Ozdemir BC, Pentcheva-Hoang T, Carstens JL et al. Depletion of carcinoma-associated fibroblasts and fibrosis induces immunosuppression and accelerates pancreas cancer with reduced survival. Cancer Cell 2014;25(6):719–734.
- 34 Olive KP, Jacobetz MA, Davidson CJ et al. Inhibition of Hedgehog signaling enhances delivery of chemotherapy in a mouse model of pancreatic cancer. Science 2009;324(5933):1457–1461.
- **35** Hingorani SR, Harris WP, Beck JT et al. Phase Ib study of PEGylated recombinant human hyaluronidase and gemcitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2016;22(12):2848–2854.
- 36 Masamune A, Shimosegawa T. Signal transduction in pancreatic stellate cells. J Gastroenterol 2009;44(4):249–260.
- 37 Sherman MH, Yu RT, Engle DD et al. Vitamin D receptor-mediated stromal reprogramming suppresses pancreatitis and enhances pancreatic cancer therapy. Cell 2014;159(1):80–93.
- 38 Brais RJ, Davies SE, O'Donovan M et al. Direct histological processing of EUS biopsies enables rapid molecular biomarker analysis for interventional pancreatic cancer trials. Pancreatology 2012;12(1):8–15.
- 39 Bettegowda C, Sausen M, Leary RJ et al. Detection of circulating tumor DNA in early- and late-stage human malignancies. Science Transl Med 2014;6(224):224ra24.

40 Sausen M, Phallen J, Adleff V et al. Clinical implications of genomic alterations in the tumour and circulation of pancreatic cancer patients. Nat Commun 2015;6:7686.

41 San Lucas FA, Allenson K, Bernard V et al. Minimally invasive genomic and transcriptomic profiling of visceral cancers by next-generation sequencing of

circulating exosomes. Ann Oncol 2016;27(4):635–641.

42 Yu KH, Ricigliano M, Hidalgo M et al. Pharmacogenomic modeling of circulating tumor and invasive cells for prediction of chemotherapy response and resistance in pancreatic cancer. Clin Cancer Res 2014;20(20):5281–5289.

Palliative Chemotherapy for Advanced Pancreatic Cancer: Survival Benefit and Side Effects of Treatment

Olusola O. Faluyi^{1,2}, Madhuchanda Chatterjee¹, and Daniel H. Palmer^{1,2}

¹ Department of Medical Oncology, Clatterbridge Cancer Centre, Bebington, Wirral, UK

² Department of Molecular and Clinical Cancer Medicine, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, UK

The Clinical Burden of Advanced Pancreatic Cancer

In the Western world, pancreatic cancer remains one of the poorest prognostic malignancies with 5-year survival of ~10% [1]. Due to its relatively asymptomatic nature until at an advanced stage and the absence of validated screening techniques, more than 80% of pancreatic cancer cases continue to be diagnosed at an advanced stage, precluding potentially curative treatment [2]. Furthermore, with a projected rise from being the fifth to the second most common cause of cancer mortality (after lung cancer) in 2030, the role of optimal management of advanced pancreatic cancer will increase in significance [3]. Pancreatic cancer comprises two major groups of malignancies, the carcinomas and the neuroendocrine cancers. While carcinomas contribute more than 95% of cases and are often treated with chemotherapy, the neuroendocrine cancers (<5%) are often treated with hormonal and molecular targeted therapies, with chemotherapy reserved for the rare high-grade variant (<1%) [4]. This chapter will focus on the benefits and side effects of chemotherapy for advanced pancreatic carcinomas.

The Management of Advanced Pancreatic Carcinoma

Advanced pancreatic carcinoma is often associated with significant disease-related morbidity, typically emerging during the weeks to months preceding its diagnosis. Prior to the establishment of a role for palliative chemotherapy, the median survival for advanced pancreatic cancer was universally poor at ~6weeks with best supportive care alone [5]. The importance of optimal supportive care as a prerequisite to commencement of cancer-directed therapeutic measures cannot be overemphasized. In this respect, it is noteworthy that all clinical trials demonstrating benefit from treatment with systemic chemotherapy have only shown this benefit in conjunction with best supportive care. Furthermore, most patients of WHO performance status (PS) 3 and those of PS4 do not survive long enough to potentially benefit from chemotherapy. Thus, disease complications such as pain, obstructive jaundice, malnutrition (due to factors such as anorexia, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, gastric outlet obstruction), diabetes, and psychosocial issues should be optimally managed alongside initiation of systemic chemotherapy treatment. Given the relatively similar manner of presentation, chemotherapy was initially approached in the same way across the entire spectrum of advanced pancreatic cancer. However, patients with locally advanced (LA) disease (locoregional vascular involvement precluding resectability) are now known to have a better prognosis than those with metastatic disease (distant spread) concomitant with advances in locoregional treatment approaches [6]. Therefore, surgical and locoregional ablative approaches are emerging for indolent or chemosensitive forms of LA disease such that its management approach may diverge from that of metastatic disease in the future. In this chapter, we will discuss the treatment of advanced pancreatic cancer with palliative chemotherapy. We will then discuss more recent chemotherapy regimens validated to be beneficial for metastatic disease and their role in LA disease including potential integration with locoregional treatment approaches. A schematic diagram of the approach to the treatment of advanced pancreatic

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/co/bager/thapancreas

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 116.1 Schematic diagram of the potential benefit and common side effects of chemotherapy treatment options for advanced pancreatic carcinoma. The broad selection criteria for different treatment options are also highlighted. LA, locally advanced; OS, overall survival; PS, WHO performance status; SE, side effects.

cancer including survival benefit and the potential adverse effects associated is shown in Fig. 116.1.

First-Line Chemotherapy Treatment for Advanced Pancreatic Carcinoma

A multitude of chemotherapy regimens have been evaluated in advanced pancreatic carcinoma palliation over the past few decades. In trials, chemotherapy response rates have been low (5-32%) but rates of disease control (stabilization or response) have been higher (40-70%). Unfortunately, responses are not durable (median time to progression: 3–7 months) with a modest survival benefit (median: 6–11 months). The nucleoside analog gemcitabine became the standard of care for advanced pancreatic two decades ago based on marginally improved survival and quality of life compared with another nucleoside analog 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) [7]. In a population with KPS performance status (PS) \geq 50 (76%) metastatic), the response rate to gemcitabine was 5% with 45% disease stabilization rate and a median survival of 5.7 months. The gemcitabine control arms of several recent clinical trials have consistently reported similar survival benefit even in fitter populations. Gemcitabine is given as a 30 min one day a week infusion for 3 weeks in a 4-week cycle. Compared with many other chemotherapy regimens, it is relatively well tolerated with few common side effects, which tend to be cyclical including nausea, a flu-like feeling, rash, fatigue, and edema due to fluid retention [7]. Anti-emetics and supplementary steroids are routinely given with the regimen to ameliorate some of these, while diuretics as necessary can help with fluid retention. Myelosuppression can be observed, the risk of thrombocytopenia is significant but very rarely results in bleeding. Neutropenia is somewhat less common with low risk of febrile neutropenia. Anemia at times necessitating transfusion or treatment with erythrocyte colony-stimulating factor can be observed. Dose or regimen adjustments as well as periodic breaks of a few weeks can help with significant side effects despite optimal supportive care, particularly on protracted treatment. Pneumonitis is a very rare and idiosyncratic side effect for which high-dose steroid therapy and intensive care support may be necessary [8]. Hemolytic uremic syndrome (HUS) is another rare side effect [9]. It is very rare for HUS to be severe enough to necessitate measures such as temporary transfusion support and renal replacement therapy. The optimal duration of a course of palliative gemcitabine treatment for advanced pancreatic cancer is not defined. However, treatment was continued as tolerated until progression in clinical trials due to the low response rate and risk of rapid clinical deterioration with progression off treatment. Consequently, many practitioners abide by this strategy in routine practice.

The survival benefit from 5-FU treatment was only marginally inferior to that of gemcitabine [7]. However, gemcitabine is generally preferred due to relatively improved quality of life. This may be due to less mucositis, diarrhea, and palmar-plantar erythrodysesthesia than 5-FU. Furthermore, 5-FU treatment (as currently administered) requires longer chemotherapy ward attendances for a few hours of bolus infusions twiceweekly, venous access lines, and an indwelling infusion pump for 2 days afterwards. Therefore, there are the additional risks of vascular access occlusion, thrombosis, and sepsis with 5-FU regimens. Consequently, despite the more frequent but brief hospital visits for gemcitabine administration, the burden of 5-FU treatment administration is greater overall, which becomes more of an issue for patients benefitting from long-term therapy. Capecitabine has been developed as a conveniently administered oral fluoropyrimidine that is bioequivalent to 5-FU [10]. However, there has not been direct trial comparison of the benefit of gemcitabine or capecitabine treatment for advanced pancreatic cancer.

Among various gemcitabine-containing chemotherapy doublets evaluated in populations of WHO PS1 and 2 with advanced pancreatic cancer, only two were reported to yield a marginal survival increment relative to single-agent gemcitabine treatment. In the Gem-Cap trial (gemcitabine-capecitabine combination) a significantly higher (19% vs. 12%) response rate was observed with the combination. Despite significantly longer time to progression, longer survival (log rank analysis hazard ratio [HR]: 0.86; median: 7.1 vs. 6.2 months) was not statistically significantly higher than for single-agent gemcitabine treatment [11]. However, pooled analysis with two similarly designed trials suggested that the marginal survival benefit was consistent and significant [10]. The main additional side effect on the combination arm was a higher rate of myelosuppression (but not sepsis). Diarrhea, mucositis, and palmar-plantar erythrodysesthesia, which are typically associated with fluoropyrimidines, were not significantly higher in the combination arm. In contrast, in the Gem-Erlotinib trial (gemcitabine-erlotinib combination [erlotinib is an oral epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitor]), combination treatment yielded relatively similar response rates to single-agent gemcitabine treatment (8%). However, a less than 2-week increment in median survival to 6.2 months (HR: 0.82) was statistically significant [12]. When the additional side effects of erlotinib therapy in the form of fatigue, diarrhea, rash, and a higher rate of rare pneumonitis are taken into consideration, the clinical significance of this marginal survival benefit is doubtful. Furthermore, the additional cost of erlotinib treatment (at the present time) for this marginal benefit has been prohibitive in most healthcare settings. Nevertheless, of particular interest was the observation that the subset of patients who develop a rash early on erlotinib treatment had longer median survival of 10.5 months, compared with 5.3 months in patients who did not develop a rash [12]. Therefore, some practitioners have adopted the development of a rash within 2 months of treatment with the regimen as a clinical biomarker of potential benefit from erlotinib. It is worth emphasizing that ~30% of patients had locally advanced disease in both the Gem-Cap and Gem-Erlotinib trials. Even though balanced between arms, their inclusion may have inadvertently masked survival differences between treatment arms due to their longer prognosis.

Recent Advances in Chemotherapy Treatment for Metastatic Pancreatic Carcinoma

The most clinically meaningful survival increment for a gemcitabine-based combination treatment for advanced pancreatic cancer emerged in a trial on a relatively fit (KPS PS \geq 70) metastatic patient population reported in 2013. Compared with gemcitabine alone, the addition of nab-paclitaxel (a modified taxane) was associated with higher response rates (23% vs. 7%), disease stabilization rate of ~50% with a longer time to progression, and longer survival (HR: 0.72; median: 8.5 vs. 6.7 months) [13]. Significant additional toxicity on this regimen include: fatigue, a higher rate of myelosuppression (including risk of neutropenic sepsis), and reversible peripheral neuropathy. These may necessitate temporary cessation of nab-paclitaxel therapy and dose adjustments. Alopecia, which rarely occurs with gemcitabine alone, is also common with the addition of nab-paclitaxel. Thirty-one percent of patients who received gemcitabine/nab-paclitaxel in this trial received second-line fluoropyrimidine treatment [14].

The role of fluoropyrimidine combinations in improving survival for advanced pancreatic cancer was uncertain until 2011, when FOLFIRINOX the combination of 5-FU with folinic acid (vitamin potentiator), irinotecan (a topoisomerase-1 inhibitor), and oxaliplatin (a platinum derivative) was evaluated in a trial on a fit (WHO PS \leq 1) metastatic patient population. Compared with gemcitabine, a higher response rate (32% vs. 9%), disease stabilization rate of ~70%, with longer time to progression and longer survival (HR: 0.57; median: 11.1 vs. 6.8 months) was reported [15]. Consequently, the longest median survival reported for metastatic pancreatic cancer chemotherapy treatment to date has been with the FOLFIRINOX regimen. FOLFIRINOX is administered as an alternate weekly infusional regimen with similar venous access requirements to 5-FU/FA, but with longer bolus infusions. Side effects such as nausea and vomiting are usually more severe than for gemcitabine regimens necessitating more effective antiemetic therapy. The risk of myelosuppression particularly neutropenic sepsis is ~50%, such that prophylactic granulocyte colony-stimulating factors are commonly used with the regimen. Furthermore, oxaliplatin coldinduced neurosenstivity is common, usually during the first few days of the cycle, relieved by avoiding cold stimuli and applying warm dressing if required. Perhaps of more clinical significance is the cumulative oxaliplatin-induced neuropathy, which is less readily reversible than neuropathy observed with nab-paclitaxel. As a result, most patients require dose adjustments or cessation of oxaliplatin after some months on the regimen. Mucositis, palmar-plantar erythrodysesthesia and diarrhea are common as for fluoropyrimidine regimens in general, which are managed symptomatically [15]. Alopecia is also common. While supportive care measures can help reduce the significance of such side effects, most patients require dose adjustment for side effects or significant fatigue on the regimen within the first few cycles. Indeed, many centers start with an attenuated regimen to reduce the risk of intolerable side effects (typically with omission of the 5-FU bolus). Some retrospective studies have suggested preservation of efficacy with attenuated forms of the regimen [16,17]. In the FOLFIRINOX trial, 47% of patients received secondline chemotherapy with gemcitabine after progression. However, outcomes for this subset were not reported. In a study of outcomes for selected patients fit enough to receive gemcitabine/nab-paclitaxel treatment after progression on FOLFIRINOX, median overall survival from starting FOLFIRINOX treatment was 18 months. However, rates of myelosuppression and neurotoxicity were significant [18].

There has not, as yet, been any reported comparison between first-line FOLFIRINOX and gemcitabine/nabpaclitaxel for metastatic pancreatic cancer such that the optimal first-line chemotherapy regimen for the treatment of metastatic pancreatic cancer in fit patients is yet to be fully defined. While nominally, FOLFIRINOX would appear to be superior, cross-trial comparison of survival for studies conducted in different settings is inadequate. Therefore, for fitter patients, the consensus in the medical community appears to be selecting either regimen in consultation with patients on a case by case basis after due consideration of comorbidities, discussion of potential benefit, potential side effects, administration requirements, and patient preference. For frailer patients (PS2 and selected patients of PS1, with particular comorbidities, or who choose to avoid the burden of toxicity associated with combination chemotherapy), gemcitabine remains an appropriate standard of care. However, infusional 5-FU/capecitabine may be substituted as necessary.

In the adjuvant setting, predictive biomarkers are showing promise in stratifying patients for the most appropriate form of chemotherapy. For example, expression of human equilibrative nucleoside transporter-1 (hENT1), which is required for active transport of gemcitabine into cells, detected by immunohistochemistry may predict benefit from adjuvant gemcitabine [19]. However, to date such predictive markers have not been validated for use in the palliative setting. Ongoing clinical trials may elucidate the utility of hENT1 and other biomarkers, in this context.

First-Line Chemotherapy Treatment for Locally-Advanced Pancreatic Carcinoma and Locoregional Treatment Strategies

While the most efficacious regimens for advanced pancreatic cancer have, at the present time, undergone trial evaluation mainly in the metastatic population, FOLFIRINOX efficacy in particular has been extrapolated to LA disease. Its nominally higher rates of response and disease control have made it the regimen of choice particularly when potential downstaging of disease to resectability is a consideration. Even with FOLFIRINOX, low response rates and the extent of such responses assessed radiologically has made regression from LA disease to freedom from vascular invasion and resectablity possible only in a minority of cases [20]. However, a recent report suggests that residual local vascular invasion after FOLFIRINOX for a median of 6 months reflects a preponderance of stromal disease rather than active malignant tissue. With laparotomy and exploration in the absence of disease progression on FOLFIRINOX treatment, approximately 60% had resectable disease. Median survival (postoperatively) was 16 months (3-year survival of 28%) for patients who had surgical resection compared with 8.5 months in patients who did not undergo surgical resection [21]. Means to clearer identification of cases with resectable disease after chemotherapy are now required. In the meantime, more routine exploration to determine the nature of residual disease after chemotherapy would seem to be warranted.

The role of local ablative therapies to improve resectability and long-term survival with LA disease is

uncertain and remains largely experimental at the present time. What seems to be clear is that the proclivity of pancreatic cancer to early occurrence of micrometastatic disease even at the earliest stage precludes attempts at upfront locoregional treatment to the exclusion of chemotherapy for the control of systemic disease [22]. However, the role of interruption of chemotherapy for local ablative therapies in patients with responding or stable disease as well as those with mild local progression alone is unclear. Chemoradiation (CRT) has been the most widely investigated form of treatment in this setting with improved tolerability of capecitabine-based CRT compared with gemcitabine-based CRT regimens [23]. Nevertheless, in a study of an initial 4 months of gemcitabine ± erlotinib therapy followed by randomization to either continuation of chemotherapy or switching to high-dose capecitabine CRT, there was no survival benefit from CRT [24]. CRT is associated with gastrointestinal side effects and fatigue, which are worse than on chemotherapy and could lead to deterioration in quality of life for at least a 6-week period around such treatment [25]. Conversely, the short-term nature of CRT is such that a break from treatment with observation for a successful local ablative effect can be instigated whereas the continuous nature of chemotherapy may present a more long-term toxicity burden. A recent meta-analysis suggested that first-line FOLFIRINOX treatment for LA disease with subsequent local ablative treatment and/or surgery as appropriate, yielded median duration of disease control and overall survival of 15 and 24 months, respectively, which are nominally higher than for metastatic disease [26].

At the present time, further chemoradiotherapy trials utilizing the more recently validated chemotherapy regimens for better overall disease control, with optimization of radiotherapy doses and method of delivery are in progress. Furthermore, the role of alternative local ablative therapies such as stereotactic radiotherapy (SABR) and irreversible electroporation (IRE) are areas of clinical investigation beyond the scope of this chapter. Molecular predictors of propensity to localized rather than metastatic disease are also of interest to possibly help select between chemotherapy and local ablative treatment for LA disease. Loss of SMAD4 has been proposed as one such predictor of metastases [27]. However, clinical data are conflicting and studies in genetically engineered mice suggest a complex role for SMAD4 mutation in contributing to metastasis and rate of tumor proliferation. Heterozygous mutations attenuated metastatic potential whilst loss of heterozygosity promoted metastasis, such that its use in clinical practice at the present time cannot be recommended [22]. Other mouse models have suggested that Aldh1a3 expression may identify an aggressive subtype with a higher rate of distant metastases [28]. A subset of metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas depends quantitatively on oncogenic Kras/Mek/Erk-induced hyperactive mTOR signaling [28]. This now warrants investigation in human resected cohorts as a potential predictor of early recurrence.

Second-Line Palliative Chemotherapy for Advanced Pancreatic Carcinoma

With median time to progression on treatment of few to many months, patients with advanced pancreatic cancer require close monitoring to identify symptoms of progression with prompt radiologic assessment as necessary prior to clinical deterioration precluding further treatment. Furthermore, re-evaluation of supportive care needs will be crucial prior to initiation of further cancer-directed therapy. For patients who took a break after initially achieving disease control on first-line chemotherapy or completed CRT, retreatment with the first-line regimen for its proven benefit would be advisable, particularly with good tolerance. For patients with disease resistant to initial regimens, second-line chemotherapy treatment may be considered.

The best clinical trial evidence for second-line chemotherapy in advanced pancreatic cancer is in patients progressing on first-line gemcitabine treatment. A combination of 5-FU/FA and oxaliplatin increased the median survival after progression on first-line chemotherapy to 4.8 months from 2.3 months with best supportive care alone [28]. The adverse effect profile of the combination is as discussed for fluoropyrimidines in first-line treatment with additional fatigue, nausea/ vomiting, and neuropathy from oxaliplatin treatment. Justification of the additional toxicity of oxaliplatin is debatable in this setting as its additional survival benefit is contentious [29]. Whether capecitabine can be substituted for 5-FU/FA for the convenience of oral administration with no detriment to survival is unknown. The most recent advancement in second-line therapy was from a trial suggesting that the addition of liposomal irinotecan to 5-FU/FA led to increment in median survival to 6.1 months compared with 4.2 months on 5-FU/FA alone with a slightly increased risk of diarrhea, fatigue, and neutropenia with the combination [30]. Therefore, fluoropyrimidine-containing regimens are potentially beneficial following progression on gemcitabine. However, clinical decisions on the exact regimen for individual patients are made taking into consideration their fitness levels to cope with combination treatment and (current) funding constraints for expensive novel treatment such as liposomal irinotecan for its marginal benefit.

There are to date no reported clinical trials to guide optimal second-line chemotherapy after progression on FOLFIRINOX or gemcitabine/nab-paclitaxel treatment. However, the limited evidence to guide second-line treatment (gemcitabine-based regimens for FOLFIRINOX and fluoropyrimidine-based regimens for gemcitabine/ nab-paclitaxel) have been discussed earlier.

Strategies to Improve Survival Outcomes with Chemotherapy for Advanced Pancreatic Carcinoma

With median survival still under a year even for the fittest patients receiving the most efficacious chemotherapy regimens for metastatic pancreatic carcinoma, it is quite clear that the benefit from chemotherapy remains suboptimal. It is difficult to conceive further improving survival by adding extra chemotherapy agents to the established components of the FOLFIRINOX or gemcitabine/nab-paclitaxel regimens because of the potential additional toxicity from such. However, trials of modified nucleoside analogs to override cancer resistance mechanisms without increasing toxicity are an area of interest. Furthermore, the addition of appropriate cancer microenvironmental modulators to currently effective chemotherapy regimens is emerging as an attractive alternative strategy to improve on outcomes without adding significant toxicity. With improved understanding of the molecular and genetic basis of pancreatic cancer, treatment targeted at specific molecular alterations driving cancer progression and treatment guided by predictors of response to currently proven agents is also of immense interest [31–33]. However, the diverse nature of such abnormalities of variable functional significance has generated a significant hurdle which translational oncologists are working on surmounting.

In conclusion, despite its notoriously poor prognosis, advanced pancreatic carcinoma is in an era of expanding treatment options that have modestly improved survival outcome with tolerable adverse effects. Optimal utilization of currently proven chemotherapy agents discussed here will be crucial, while research effort may further enhance management of the increased burden of the disease anticipated over the coming decades.

References

- 1 Sirri E, Castro FA, Kieschke J et al. Recent trends in survival of patients with pancreatic cancer in Germany and the United States. Pancreas 2016;45(6):908–914.
- 2 Alauddin M, De Palatis L. Current and future trends in early detection of pancreatic cancer: molecular targets and PET probes. Curr Med Chem 2016;22(29):3370–3389.
- **3** Quante AS, Ming C, Rottmann M et al. Projections of cancer incidence and cancer-related deaths in Germany by 2020 and 2030. Cancer Med 2016;5(9):2649–2656.
- 4 Cloyd JM, Poultsides GA. Non-functional neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas: advances in diagnosis and management. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21(32):9512–9525.
- 5 Martin J, Weinerman BH. The natural history of pancreatic cancer in Manitoba: a population based study. Canadian J of Gastroenterology 1992;6(4):201–204.
- **6** Bilimoria KY, Bentrem DJ, Ko CY et al. Validation of the 6th edition AJCC Pancreatic Cancer Staging System: report from the National Cancer Database. Cancer 2007;110(4):738–744.
- **7** Burris HA 3rd, Moore MJ, Andersen J et al. Improvements in survival and clinical benefit with gemcitabine as first-line therapy for patients with advanced pancreas cancer: a randomized trial. J Clin Oncol 1997;15(6):2403–2413.
- 8 Sahin IH, Geyer AI, Kelly DW, O'Reilly EM. Gemcitabine-related pneumonitis in pancreas

adenocarcinoma—an infrequent event: elucidation of risk factors and management implications. Clin Colorectal Cancer 2016;15(1):24–31.

- **9** Moya-Horno I, Querol Niñerola R, Bonfill Abella T et al. Haemolytic uraemic syndrome associated with gemcitabine. Clin Transl Oncol 2010;12(5):381–383.
- 10 Hoff PM, Ansari R, Batist G et al. Comparison of oral capecitabine versus intravenous fluorouracil plus leucovorin as first-line treatment in 605 patients with metastatic colorectal cancer: results of a randomized phase III study. J Clin Oncol 2001;19(8):2282–2292.
- 11 Cunningham D, Chau I, Stocken DD et al. Phase III randomized comparison of gemcitabine versus gemcitabine plus capecitabine in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2009;27(33):5513–5518.
- 12 Moore MJ, Goldstein D, Hamm J et al. Erlotinib plus gemcitabine compared with gemcitabine alone in patients with advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase III trial of the National Cancer Institute of Canada Clinical Trials Group. J Clin Oncol 2007;25(15):1960–1966.
- 13 Von Hoff DD, Ervin T, Arena FP et al. Increased survival in pancreatic cancer with nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine. N Engl J Med 2013;369(18):1691–1703.
- 14 Chiorean EG, Von Hoff DD, Tabernero J et al. Secondline therapy after nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine or after gemcitabine for patients with metastatic pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2016;115(2):188–194.

878 Chapter 116

- 15 Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M et al.; Groupe Tumeurs Digestives of Unicancer; PRODIGE Intergroup. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364(19):1817–1825.
- 16 Mahaseth H, Brutcher E, Kauh J et al. Modified FOLFIRINOX regimen with improved safety and maintained efficacy in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Pancreas 2013;42(8):1311–1315.
- 17 Ghorani E, Wong HH, Hewitt C, et al. Safety and efficacy of modified FOLFIRINOX for advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a UK single-centre experience. Oncology 2015;89(5):281–287.
- 18 Portal A, Pernot S, Tougeron D et al. Nab-paclitaxel plus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma after Folfirinox failure: an AGEO prospective multicentre cohort. Br J Cancer 2015;113(7):989–995.
- 19 Greenhalf W, Ghaneh P, Neoptolemos JP et al. European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer. Pancreatic cancer hENT1 expression and survival from gemcitabine in patients from the ESPAC-3 trial. J Natl Cancer Inst 2014;106(1):djt347.
- 20 Rombouts SJ, Walma MS, Vogel JA et al. Systematic review of resection rates and clinical outcomes after FOLFIRINOX-based treatment in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23(13):4352–4360.
- **21** Hackert T, Sachsenmaier M, Hinz U et al. Locally advanced pancreatic cancer: neoadjuvant therapy with Folfirinox results in resectability in 60% of the patients. Ann Surg 2016;264(3):457–463.
- 22 Whittle MC, Izeradjene K, Rani PG et al. RUNX3 controls a metastatic switch in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Cell 2015;161(6):1345–1360.
- **23** Mukherjee S, Hurt CN, Bridgewater J et al. Gemcitabine-based or capecitabine-based chemoradiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer (SCALOP): a multicentre, randomised, phase 2 trial. Lancet Oncol 2013;14(4):317–326.
- 24 Hammel P, Huguet F, van Laethem JL et al. Effect of chemoradiotherapy vs chemotherapy on survival in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer controlled after 4 months of gemcitabine with or

without erlotinib: the LAP07 randomized clinical trial. JAMA 2016;315(17):1844–1853.

- 25 Hurt CN, Mukherjee S, Bridgewater J et al. Healthrelated quality of life in SCALOP, a randomized phase 2 trial comparing chemoradiation therapy regimens in locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2015;93(4):810–818.
- 26 Suker M, Beumer BR, Sadot E et al. FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and patient-level meta-analysis. Lancet Oncol 2016;17(6):801–810.
- 27 Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Fu B, Yachida S et al. DPC4 gene status of the primary carcinoma correlates with patterns of failure in patients with pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2009;27(11):1806–1813.
- 28 Kong B, Wu W, Cheng T et al. A subset of metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas depends quantitatively on oncogenic Kras/Mek/Erk-induced hyperactive mTOR signalling. Gut 2016;65(4):647–657.
- **29** Pelzer U, Schwaner I, Stieler J et al. Best supportive care (BSC) versus oxaliplatin, folinic acid and 5-fluorouracil (OFF) plus BSC in patients for second-line advanced pancreatic cancer: a phase III-study from the German CONKO-study group. Eur J Cancer 2011;47(11):1676–1681.
- **30** Gill S, Ko YJ, Cripps C et al. PANCREOX: a randomized phase III study of 5-fluorouracil/ leucovorin with or without oxaliplatin for second-line advanced pancreatic cancer in patients who have received gemcitabine-based chemotherapy. J Clin Oncol 2016;34(32):3914–3920.
- **31** Wang-Gillam A, Li CP, Bodoky G et al. Nanoliposomal irinotecan with fluorouracil and folinic acid in metastatic pancreatic cancer after previous gemcitabine-based therapy (NAPOLI-1): a global, randomised, open-label, phase 3 trial. Lancet 2016;387(10018): 545–557.
- 32 Waddell N, Pajic M, Patch AM et al. Whole genomes redefine the mutational landscape of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2015;518(7540):495–501.
- **33** Bailey P, Chang DK, Nones K et al. Genomic analyses identify molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2016;531(7592):47–52.

117

Management of Pain in Pancreatic Cancer

Michael Erdek¹, Indy Wilkinson¹, and Zackary E. Boomsaad²

¹ Division of Pain Medicine, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

² The Physicians' Spine & Rehabilitation Specialists of Georgia, Atlanta, GA, USA

Anatomy and Physiology of Pancreas Cancer Pain

The pancreas, an organ that is uniquely both endocrine and exocrine in function, can be visualized as being divided into four main segments because it extends from the midline laterally: the head (including the uncinate process), neck, body, and tail. While pancreatic cancer pain varies by tumor location [1,2], extension [3], and stage [4], it is typically abdominal and can be referred to the epigastric region, upper abdominal quadrants, less frequently to the lower abdominal quadrants, or it can be diffuse in nature [5]. Back pain in the T10-12 region, often misattributed due to its prevalence in the age group most affected by pancreatic cancer [6], is not only very common but is also the presenting symptom in many cases [7].

Visceral nociceptive signals generated by tissue damage, inflammation, ductal obstruction, and glandular infiltration associated with pancreatic cancer are transmitted along afferent sympathetic fibers to the celiac plexus (T12-L2) where they synapse with the splanchnic nerves on their way to the T5-T12 dorsal root ganglia [8]. Metastatic disease reaching other upper abdominal solid organs shares these pathways. Tumor extension into non-organ surrounding tissues such as the peritoneum, retroperitoneum, and bones results in localized somatic pain [9]. Neuropathic pain may also be present as the result of perineural invasion (PNI) of cancer cells into the lumbosacral nerve plexuses, intrapancreatic nerve fiber destruction, and epidural spinal cord compression [10,11].

A variety of physiologic factors contribute to the generation and continuation of pancreas cancer pain. Histologically, cancer of the pancreas is characterized by extensive infiltration of inflammatory cells [12,13]. This inflammatory state, particularly the increased presence of macrophages, is associated with upregulation of nerve growth factor (NGF), the overexpression of which is correlated with both the extent of PNI and pain intensity [14,15].

Additionally, in the early stages of pancreatic cancer, NGF induces sprouting of calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) expressing sensory fibers, which increase in density with disease progression [16]. In later stages of disease, the central pancreas, now densely innervated with new sensory fibers, gradually becomes necrotic [17]. This results in the destruction of the distal ends of the sensory and sympathetic nerve fibers that had innervated the now necrotic tissue, resulting in a significant neuropathic pain state [2].

Pharmacologic Pain Management

The principal philosophy behind chronic cancer pain management focuses on maximizing analgesia while minimizing unnecessary risk and patient side effects. In order to achieve this balance, a gradual, stepwise approach is recommended, beginning with escalating pharmacotherapeutic treatments before progressing to more invasive interventions. The succession is paused for as long as satisfactory pain control is achieved. As 70–80% of cancer patients can be successfully managed with pharmacotherapy alone: analgesic medications, predominantly nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAID) and opioids, are considered to be the first line of chronic cancer pain management [18–20].

In 1987, the World Health Organization (WHO) published guidelines for the pharmacologic treatment of cancer pain [21]. These guidelines, updated in 1997 [22] and validated by multiple prospective studies [23–26]

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

880 *Chapter* 117

have served as the foundation upon which cancer pain pharmacotherapy has been based for nearly four decades. The guidelines outline a treatment strategy that is based upon five principles:

- 1) "By mouth": oral (least invasive) administration of analgesic medications should be chosen whenever possible.
- 2) "By the clock": analgesics should be given at regular intervals, titrated against the patient's pain such that pain is relieved by a given dose and does not return before the next dose is due. Additional rescue dosing may be given for incident and breakthrough pain.
- 3) "By the ladder": analgesics should be prescribed according to pain intensity as evaluated by a standardized scale.
- 4) "For the individual": while there are toxicity-limited doses for some medications, there are no standard doses for opioid class medications, and doses should be tailored to the individual needs of each patient.
- 5) "Attention to detail": each patient's medication regimen should be meticulously planned out over a 24hour period and written out in full for the patient/ family.

Principle three, "by the ladder," proposes that the first medication used in the treatment of cancer pain be a non-opioid (see Fig. 117.1) [22]. Though not specified, "non-opioid" has been interpreted to mean acetaminophen, acetylsalicylic acid (ASA), or an NSAID. These medications have the advantage of being widely available, familiar to patients, efficacious for a wide variety of



Figure 117.1 The WHO three-step analgesic ladder. *Source*: World Health Organization 1997 [22].

etiologies, and easy to administer. Disadvantages of these medications include adverse side effects such as hepatotoxicity with acetaminophen and gastrointestinal bleeding and renal toxicity with NSAID. The latter two can largely be avoided with the use of selective cyclooxygenase (COX)-2 inhibitors.

If pain is not adequately controlled with one of these medications, an opioid for mild to moderate pain should be added. This step has been controversial insomuch as disagreement exists as to whether the addition of a "weak" opioid (with "ceiling" effects) to an NSAID decreases the necessary dose of either medication. The utility of this step seems to exist when either the ceiling effect or maximum safe dose of the nonopioid medication has been reached.

If satisfactory pain control has not been achieved with the addition of a weak opioid, step three recommends the addition of a strong opioid (morphine, hydromorphone, oxycodone). The WHO guidelines state that only one drug from each group should be used at the same time.

Despite or perhaps as a result of its widespread use, the WHO analgesic ladder has been the source of much debate [27]. Multiple adaptations have been proposed to include the elimination of the second level [28,29], adaptations of the analgesic scale to account for acute and chronic non-cancer pain [30,31], and the inclusion of a fourth step representing interventional treatments [32] (see Fig. 117.2) [33]. Though imperfect, when combined with sound clinical judgment, such a guideline for the pharmacologic treatment of cancer pain can serve as a foundation for the initial management of pancreatic cancer pain.

Chemical Ablation of the Splanchnic Nerves or Celiac Plexus

Systemic analgesic therapy, per the WHO guidelines, is widely regarded as the standard of care for treating cancer pain. Unfortunately, not all cancer pain patients will achieve a satisfactory outcome by adhering to this algorithm, which has prompted some to challenge the clinical framework of the WHO guidelines for cancer pain [34]. A subset of patients with unresectable pancreatic cancer will suffer from medically refractory pain or develop intolerable side effects from opioids, which preclude their usage [22]. For these patients, a variety of minimally invasive techniques have been developed since the early twentieth century, the majority of which involve ablation of either the splanchnic nerves or celiac plexus, as these structures play a key role in the transmission of visceral pain from the pancreas.

A discussion of various technical approaches to either the splanchnic nerves or celiac plexus is beyond the



NSAID, nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drug; PCA, patient-controlled analgesia.

Figure 117.2 New adaptation of the analgesic ladder. *Source*: Vargas-Schaffer 2010 [33], Fig. 2. Copyright © the College of Family Physicians of Canada.

scope of this chapter. These procedures can be subdivided into endoscopic and percutaneous techniques, with the latter consisting of anterior and posterior approaches. A common theme in all of these approaches is image-guided placement of one or more needles in close proximity to the targeted nerves and the use of a neurolytic solution, either phenol or concentrated alcohol. The former destroys nerves via protein denaturation, whereas the latter induces Wallerian degeneration; in either case, the nerves will ultimately regenerate but this process takes several months [35]. In the interim, patients can experience profound pain relief and markedly reduced side effects from systemic opioids.

Regardless of the technical approach, chemical ablation of these nerves tends to be quite effective in the setting of pancreatic malignancy. In the most recent systematic analysis of the literature by the Cochrane Group, the pooled experimental data on celiac plexus neurolysis reveals statistically significant reductions in reported pain scores, a difference that persists for at least 8 weeks postprocedure, and markedly reduced overall opioid consumption, which persists until the day before death. As a corollary to the observed reduction in systemic opioid usage, patients randomized to celiac plexus neurolysis tended to experience far fewer opioidinduced side effects such as constipation. Of note, the overall likelihood of a successful neurolysis is variable, but the published success rates generally range from 70% to 90% [36,37].

Although on meta-analysis, ablation of the celiac plexus is clearly effective regardless of the technical approach, the approach with the highest efficacy and lowest risk of patient harm remains quite controversial, especially with the advent of newer, endoscopic approaches to the celiac plexus (EUS-CPN) [34,38-41]. Endoscopic ultrasound celiac plexus neurolysis (EUS-CPN) is theoretically safer than posterior percutaneous approaches, as it allows more targeted deposition of the neurolytic agent in the vicinity of the celiac ganglia, realtime visualization of arterial vasculature in the targeted areas via Doppler, and potentially a reduced risk of anterior spinal artery syndrome. However, these theoretical advantages have not been definitely established in the medical literature as there are very limited data comparing endoscopic to percutaneous approaches for benign abdominal pain, and no experimental data thus far comparing the two approaches for treatment of pancreatic cancer pain. Randomized controlled trials are needed to determine the relative efficacy and safety of endoscopic versus percutaneous approaches in the treatment of severe pain due to pancreatic cancer [40,42].

The indications for chemical ablation of the celiac plexus (or splanchnic nerves) for pancreatic cancer pain are relatively straightforward. Given the palliative efficacy of surgical resection and the risks associated with chemical ablation of the splanchnic nerves or celiac plexus, traditionally these procedures have been reserved for a subset of pancreatic cancer patients with unresectable disease: more specifically, patients with neoplasmrelated pain that is either (a) unresponsive to systemic analgesic medications or (b) associated with intolerable opioid-induced side effects [43–45].

Uncorrectable coagulopathy, lack of adequate resources for patient resuscitation, localized infection in

the anticipated trajectory of the needle(s), and sepsis are absolute contraindications. Markedly impaired cardiac reserve or inability to lie in the prone position are relative contraindications, as these conditions could increase the risk of ischemic or direct chemical injury to the spinal cord, respectively. Another key consideration is anatomic distortion from the pancreatic malignancy. In some cases, the distortion is so pronounced that certain approaches are not feasible. In other cases, severe tumoral invasion or displacement of the celiac plexus may increase the risk of a technical failure [46,47]. For this reason, a cross-sectional imaging study is recommended prior to the procedure itself.

There are a variety of complications associated with neurolysis of the splanchnic nerves or celiac plexus, but major complications from these procedures are rare. Temporary back pain, abdominal pain, hypotension, and diarrhea are fairly common occurrences, but are generally self-limited and respond quite well to supportive measures. Injury to the kidneys or ureters may occur, which can result in hematuria. Given the close proximity of various approaches to the diaphragmatic crura, pneumothorax is a described complication. There are some case reports in the medical literature of rare complications from celiac plexus neurolysis, including hemorrhagic gastritis/duodenitis, gastroparesis, and aortic dissection. These reported complications are so rare that the actual incidence of them remains unknown [48-50]. The most feared complication from celiac plexus neurolysis is permanent neurologic injury. The incidence of permanent paraplegia with posterior approaches is 0.15%. Bowel and bladder incontinence can also occur. Although one would expect inadvertent posterior migration of the alcohol into the spinal canal to result in permanent neurologic injury, with the advent of image guidance these mechanisms of neurologic injury can be avoided. Some have posited that the neurologic injury stems from alcohol-induced vasospasm of arteries feeding the spinal cord, resulting in an infarction of the spinal cord, a theory supported in part by basic science research involving the direct effects of alcohol and local anesthetics on vasomotor tone. If, in fact, neurologic injury from celiac plexus neurolysis stems from a vasospasm phenomenon, this risk would be nearly impossible to prevent [50-55].

Surgical Options for Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer

Options for surgical treatment of refractory pancreatic cancer pain include thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy as well as intrathecal drug delivery.

Thoracoscopic Splanchnicectomy

This procedure consists of the surgical interruption of the sympathetic chain via a thoracoscopic approach. Kang described 21 patients with unresectable upper abdominal malignancy and pain refractory to opioid analgesics who underwent bilateral thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy [56]. Baseline Karnofsky Performance Scale was greater than 60, and 71% of patients suffered from pancreatic cancer. NRS pain scores decreased from an average of 8.5 preoperatively to 1.7, while patients required bilateral chest tubes for an average of 3 days postprocedure.

Johnson reported 65 patients with unresectable upper abdominal malignancy who required opioid analgesia (58 with pancreas cancer) and were randomized to medical management, celiac plexus block, or thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy [57]. No significant differences were appreciated between the groups in pain scores or opioid consumption at 2 months. Limitations of the study include a failure to identify the presence of carcinomatosis in patients, use only of a fall in systemic blood pressure to identify a successful celiac plexus block, and a change in sample size from a calculated 324 necessary for analysis to only 65 due to slow recruitment.

Intrathecal Drug Delivery Systems

IDDS (intrathecal drug delivery systems, i.e., intrathecal pumps) are an option for the treatment of patients with moderate to severe chronic refractory pain, and their use has led to improved quality of life, reduced pain, and increased satisfaction in those who have failed with other therapeutic options. IDDS have been shown to provide significant pain relief and statistically significant control of analgesic toxicity in cancer patients in a randomized study when compared with standard analgesic therapy, as well as a trend toward increased survival at 6 months [58].

The Polyanalgesic Consensus Conference (PACC) last issued guidelines on intrathecal (IT) analgesia use in 2012 [59]. Algorithms for nociceptive as well as for neuropathic pain (cancer pain may involve both) were issued, as well as recommended starting dose ranges, bolus trial ranges, and maximum daily dose and concentration ranges. Available IT analgesic medications for infusion include opioids, local anesthetics, clonidine, and ziconotide. IT therapy at the end of life is best weighed against surgical and infectious risk, as well as compared with home or institutional nursing care of externalized systems for those with a very limited life expectancy. Concentration and daily dose limitation is important to help prevent the development of an intrathecal granuloma at the catheter tip. Additional potential complications of IT therapy include respiratory depression and peripheral edema.

883

Trialing of IT analgesic medication has been described by both bolus dosing and continuous infusion [60], although some have argued a bolus trial is less representative of the long-term effects of IT therapy. Decrease in pain score by greater than or equal to 50% is a commonly used criterion for success of the trial. There exists debate regarding whether to continue, decrease, or eliminate existing systemic opioids in advance of IT trial. Typically, trials last between 3 and 7 days, with catheters placed at a spinal level corresponding with the vicinity of the patient's pain. Trials may consist solely of an opioid, but there is also the practice of adding an adjuvant agent such as bupivacaine and/or clonidine to the trial. Some have advocated the possibility of forgoing a trial in can-

References

- 1 Eyigor C, Karaca B, Kuzeyli-Yildirim Y et al. Does the tumor localization in advanced pancreatic cancer have an influence on the management of symptoms and pain? J BUON 2010;15:543–546.
- **2** Lindsay TH, Halvorson KG, Peters CM et al. Quantitative analysis of the sensory and sympathetic innervation of the mouse pancreas. Neuroscience 2006;137:1417–1426.
- **3** Erdek MA, King LM, Ellsworth SG. Pain management and palliative care in pancreatic cancer. Curr Probl Cancer 2013;36:266–272.
- **4** Ripamonti C, Fulfaro F. Malignant bone pain: pathophysiology and treatments. Curr Rev Pain 2000;4:187–196.
- **5** Chari ST, Kelly K, Hollingsworth MS et al. Early detection of sporadic pancreatic cancer: summative review. Pancreas 2015;44:693–712.
- **6** Siriwardena AK, Siriwardena AM. Pancreatic cancer. BMJ 2014;349:g6385.
- **7** Bond-Smith G, Banga N, Hammond TM et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma. BMJ 2012;344:e2476.
- **8** Penman ID. Coeliac plexus neurolysis. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroentero 2009;23:761–766.
- **9** Twycross R, Harcourt J, Bergl S. A survey of pain in patients with advanced cancer. J Pain Symptom Manage 1996;12:273–282.
- **10** Yi SQ, Miwa K, Ohta T et al. Innervation of the pancreas from the perspective of perineural invasion of pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 2003;27:225–229.
- 11 Bapat AA, Hostetter G, Von Hoff DD et al. Perineural invasion and associated pain in pancreatic cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2011;11:695–707.
- 12 Qian BZ, Pollard JW. Macrophage diversity enhances tumor progression and metastasis. Cell 2010;141:39–51.
- 13 Pollard JW. Tumour-educated macrophages promote tumor progression and metastasis. Nat Rev Cancer 2004;4:71–78.

cer patients due to the reported high success rates of cancer patients with IT therapy.

Complications may occur with implantation or pump management, drug reactions or side effects, device malfunction, and human error in programming or refilling the pump [61]. Use of IDDS is based on analysis of safety, efficacy, a goal of economic neutrality, and appropriateness for the patient. High concentrations of opioid or high daily dose predisposes to the risk of intrathecal granuloma, while the addition of adjuvant agents may lessen the risk by an opioid-sparing effect. Additional risks include infection, respiratory depression, peripheral edema, pump failure, and catheter obstruction or migration.

- 14 Ma J, Jiang Y, Jiang Y et al. Expression of nerve growth factor and tyrosine kinase receptor A and correlation with perineural invasion in pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2008;23:1852–1859.
- 15 Schneider MB, Standop J, Ulrich A et al. Expression of nerve growth factor in pancreatic neural tissue and pancreatic cancer. J Histochem Cytochem 2001;49:1205–1210.
- 16 Lindsay TH, Jones BM, Sevcik MA et al. Pancreatic cancer pain and its correlation with changes in tumor vasculature, macrophage infiltration, neuronal innervation, body weight, and disease progression. Pain 2005;119:233–246.
- 17 Hiraoka N, Ino Y, Sekine S et al. Tumour necrosis is a postoperative prognostic marker for pancreatic cancer patients with a high interobserver reproducibility in histological evaluation. Br J Cancer 2010;103:1057–1065.
- 18 Felleiter P, Gustorff B, Lierz P, Hornykewycz S, Kress HG. Use of the World Health Organization guidelines on cancer pain relief before referral to a specialized pain service. Schmerz 2005;19:265–271.
- 19 Lema MJ. Invasive procedures for cancer pain. Pain Clin Update 1998;6(1):1–8.
- **20** Kanpolat Y. Percutaneous destructive pain procedures on the upper spinal cord and brain stem in cancer pain: CT-guided techniques, indications and results. Adv Tech Stand Neurosurg 2007;32:147–173.
- 21 World Health Organization. Traitement de la douleur cancéreuse. Geneva: World Health Organization, 1987.
- 22 World Health Organization. Traitement de la douleur cancéreuse. Geneva: World Health Organization, 1997.
- **23** Ventafridda V, Tamburini M, Caraceni A, De Conno F, Naldi F. A validation study of the WHO method for cancer pain relief. Cancer 1987;59:850–856.

- 884 Chapter 117
 - 24 Walker VA, Hoskin PJ, Hanks GW, White ID. Evaluation of WHO analgesic guidelines for cancer pain in a hospital-based palliative care unit. J Pain Symptom Manage 1988;3:145–149.
 - **25** Grond S, Zech D, Lynch J et al. Validation of World Health Organization guidelines for cancer pain relief in head and neck cancer: a prospective study. Ann Otol Rhinol Laryngol 1993;102:342–348.
 - 26 Zech DF, Grond S, Lynch J, Hertel D, Lehmann KA. Validation of World Health Organization Guidelines for cancer pain relief: a 10-year prospective study. Pain 1995;63:65–76.
 - 27 Jadad AR, Browman GP. The WHO analgesic ladder for cancer pain management. Stepping up the quality of its evaluation. JAMA 1995;274(23):1870–1873.
 - 28 Vadalouca A, Moka E, Argyra E, Sikioti P, Siafaka I. Opioid rotation in patients with cancer: a review of the literature. J Opioid Manag 2008;4(4):213–250.
 - 29 Eisenberg E, Marinangeli F, Birkhahm J, Paladín A, Varrassi G. Time to modify the WHO analgesic leader? Pain Clin Update 2005;13(5):1–4.
 - 30 Araujo AM, Gomez M, Pascual J, Castañeda M, Pezonaga L, Borque JL. [Treatment of pain in oncology patients.] An Sist Sanit Navar 2004;27(suppl 3):63–75.
 - 31 Gómez-Cortéz MD, Rodríguez-Huertas F. Reevaluación del segundo escalón de la escalera analgésica de la OMS. Rev Soc Esp Dolor 2000;7(6):343–344.
 - **32** Miguel R. Interventional treatment of cancer pain: the fourth step in the world Health Organization analgesic ladder? Cancer Control 2000;7(2):149–156.
 - **33** Vargas-Schaffer G. Is the WHO analgesic ladder still valid? Twenty-four years of experience. Can Fam Physician 2010;56(6):514–517.
 - 34 Burton AW, Hamid B. Current challenges in cancer pain management: does the WHO ladder approach still have relevance? Expert Rev Anticancer Ther 2007;7:1501–1502.
 - **35** Williams J. Nerve blocks-chemical and physical neurolytic agents. In: Rice A, Warfield C, Justins D, Eccleston C (eds). Clinical Pain Management: Chronic Pain. London: Arnold, 2003.
 - 36 Arcidiacono PG et al. Celiac plexus block for pancreatic cancer pain in adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2011;3: CD007519. DOI:10.1002/14651858. CD007519. pub2.
 - 37 Eisenberg E et al. Neurolytic celiac plexus block for treatment of cancer pain: a meta-analysis. Anesth Analg 1995;80(2):290–295.
 - **38** Fabbri C et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-guided treatments: are we getting evidence-based—a systematic review. World J Gastroent 2014;20(26):8424–8448.
 - 39 Hester Joan et al. Interventional Pain Control in Cancer Pain Management. Oxford University Press, 2012: 181–183.

- **40** Kaufman M et al. Efficacy of endoscopic ultrasoundguided celiac plexus block and celiac plexus neurolysis for managing abdominal pain associated with chronic pancreatitis and pancreatic cancer. J Clin Gastroenterol 2010;44:127–134.
- **41** Puli SR et al. EUS-guided celiac plexus neurolysis for pain due to chronic pancreatitis or pancreatic cancer pain: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Dig Dis Sci 2009;54:2330–2337.
- **42** Gress F et al. A prospective randomized comparison of endoscopic ultrasound- and computed tomographyguided celiac plexus block for managing chronic pancreatitis pain. Am J Gastroenterology 1999;94(4):900–905.
- **43** Bailey IS et al. Surgery offer the best palliation for carcinoma of the pancreas. Ann Royal Coll Surg Engl 1991;73:243–247.
- 44 Jones J, Gough D. Coeliac plexus block with alcohol for relief of upper abdominal pain due to cancer. Ann Royal Coll Surg Engl 1977;59:46–49.
- **45** Polati E et al. Prospective randomized double-blind trial of neurolytic coeliac plexus block in patients with pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 1998;85:199–201.
- 46 De Cicco M et al. Celiac plexus block: injectate spread and pain relief in patients with regional anatomic distortions. Anesthesiology 2001;94:561–565.
- 47 Akhan O et al. Long-term results of celiac ganglia block: correlation of grade of tumoral invasion and pain relief. Am J Roentgenol 2004;182:891–896.
- **48** Iftikhar S, Loftus EV. Gastroparesis after celiac plexus block. Am J Gastroenterol 1998;93(11):2223–2225.
- 49 Kaplan R et al. Aortic dissection as a complication of celiac plexus block. Anesthesiology 1995;83:632–635.
- 50 Pello S et al. Hemorrhagic gastritis and duodenitis following celiac plexus neurolysis. Pain Physician 2009;12:1001–1003.
- 51 Brown DL, Rorie DK. Altered reactivity of isolated segmental lumbar arteries of dogs following exposure to ethanol and phenol. Pain 1994;56:139–143.
- 52 Davies DD. Incidence of major complications of neurolytic celiac plexus block. J R Soc Med 1993;86(5):264–266.
- 53 Jabbal SS, Hunton J. Reversible paraplegia following coeliac plexus block. Anaesthesia 1992;47:857–858.
- 54 Van Dongen RTM, Crul BJP. Paraplegia following coeliac plexus block. Anaesthesia 1991;46:862–863.
- 55 Wong GY, Brown DL. Transient paraplegia following alcohol celiac plexus block. Regional Anesthesia 1995;20(4):352–355.
- 56 Kang CM, Lee HY, Yang HJ et al. Bilateral thoracosopic splanchnicectomy with sympathectomy for managing abdominal pain in cancer patients. Am J Surg 2007;194:23–29.

- 57 Johnson CD, Berry DP, Harris S et al. An open randomized comparison of clinical effectiveness of protocol-driven opioid analgesia, celiac plexus block or thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy for pain management in patients with pancreatic and other abdominal malignancies. Pancreatology 2009;9:755–763.
- 58 Smith TJ, Staats PS, Deer T et al. Randomized clinical trial of an implantable drug delivery system compared with comprehensive medical management for refractory cancer pain: impact on pain, drug-related toxicity, and survival. J Clin Oncol 2002;20:4040–4049.
- **59** Deer TR, Prager J, Levy R et al. Polyanalgesic Consensus Conference 2012: Recommendations for the

management of pain by intrathecal (intraspinal) drug delivery: report of an interdisciplinary expert panel. Neuromodulation 2012;15:436–466.

- **60** Deer TR, Prager J, Levy R et al. Polyanalgesic Consensus Conference 2012: recommendations on trialing for intrathecal (intraspinal) drug delivery: report of an interdisciplinary expert panel. Neuromodulation 2012;15:420–435.
- **61** Deer TR, Levy R, Prager J et al. Polyanalgesic Consensus Conference 2012: recommendations to reduce morbidity and mortality in intrathecal dug delivery in the treatment of chronic pain. Neuromodulation 2012;15:467–482.

118

Role of Radio and Proton Beam Therapy for Pancreatic Cancer

Amol K. Narang¹, Lauren M. Rosati¹, Michael D. Chuong², and Joseph M. Herman³

¹ Department of Radiation Oncology & Molecular Radiation Sciences, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

² Department of Radiation Oncology, University of Maryland School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

³ Division of Radiation Oncology, The University of Texas MD Anderson Cancer Center, Houston, Texas, USA

Introduction

Amidst recent technological advances in radiation oncology, the role and optimal application of radiation therapy (RT) for pancreatic cancer (PCA) remains highly controversial. The origins of this controversy arise from key landmark trials with conflicting results regarding the relative merits of radiation. However, the manner in which these data should be applied to RT as delivered in the modern day using contemporary techniques is unclear. Nevertheless, fluency in the clinical literature exploring the role of RT for PCA across the disease's stages is critical. Equally important is an understanding of the way in which conformal radiation techniques and charged particle therapy can be used to improve the therapeutic window. Knowledge of these topics will yield both an appreciation of the value of modern RT for patients with PCA and an ability to better customize treatment regimens to individual patients. Herein, we review the role of RT in the adjuvant and neoadjuvant settings and discuss advanced modalities including proton beam therapy (PBT) and stereotactic body radiation therapy (SBRT).

Radiation in the Adjuvant Setting

The optimal adjuvant management strategy for patients with resected PCA continues to generate considerable debate. Appreciation of the potential that modern RT may have for resected PCA requires a historical understanding of clinical trials that have explored the value of adjuvant chemoradiation (CRT). Early institutional reports demonstrated high rates of local failure (>50%) after surgical resection of PCA [1]. Predicated on these findings, the Gastrointestinal Tumor Study Group (GITSG) designed a randomized trial comparing adjuvant 5-fluorouracil (5-FU)-based chemoradiation with observation following Whipple resection. Patients in the CRT arm experienced improved 2-year OS (42% vs. 15%, P = 0.03), sparking adoption of adjuvant CRT in the United States [2]. However, this survival benefit could not be replicated in subsequent trials by the European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) and the European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer (ESPAC), with the latter trial suggesting improved survival with chemotherapy alone and inferior survival with CRT [3,4]. Importantly, key pitfalls of all of these trials must be acknowledged, including slow accrual and poor trial adherence. Perhaps most importantly, the radiation techniques employed in all three of these trials were antiquated by modern standards, including suboptimal doses, nonconformal techniques, and split-course schedules. As a result, the latter two trials failed to demonstrate decreased rates of local control in the CRT arms [3,4]. Nevertheless, European trials for patients with resected PCA have since focused on defining the optimal adjuvant chemotherapy-alone regimen. Indeed the Charité Onkologie (CONKO)-001 trial and subsequently the ESPAC-3 trial have established gemcitabine as the preferred adjuvant chemotherapeutic agent over bolus 5-FU, and the ESPAC-4 trial (ISRCTN96397434) is currently exploring adjuvant gemcitabine versus adjuvant capecitabine [5,6].

In the United States, outcomes with more conformal radiation techniques using higher doses without splitcourse schedules have been explored in both the nonrandomized and randomized settings. A pooled matched-paired analysis from the Mayo Clinic and Johns Hopkins demonstrated a survival benefit of adjuvant

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

CRT when delivered to a median dose of 50.4 Gy compared to observation [7]. Moreover, Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG) 9704, which randomized patients to initial chemotherapy with either 5-FU or gemcitabine, followed by 5-FU-based chemoradiation to 50.4 Gy, followed by additional chemotherapy with 5-FU or gemcitabine, resulted in fewer local recurrences in both arms (25–30%) [8]. This local failure rate compared favorably with historical controls despite a predominance of patients with risk factors for local recurrence, including 35% with positive margins, 66% with positive lymph nodes, and 75% with advanced T-stage. Importantly, RTOG 9704 was the first trial to evaluate whether radiation field design influenced outcomes [9]. Failure to adhere to specified RT guidelines was associated with reduced survival and, for patients receiving gemcitabine, a trend toward increased nonhematologic toxicity. In fact, nearly 50% of the RT plans deviated from protocol guidelines. Consensus panel guidelines are now available for clinical target volume design, but the subset analysis of RTOG 9704 underscores the importance of appreciating the quality of radiation delivered when interpreting results from clinical trials [10].

Despite improved results seen in RTOG 9704, reported acute toxicity was still substantial, with 70.5% patients experiencing any grade \geq 3 toxicity and 59% experiencing grade \geq 3 nonhematologic toxicity [8]. To this end, a more focused form of RT termed "intensity modulated RT" (IMRT) may be helpful in sparing organs at risk (OAR) and minimizing toxicity. Yovino et al. compared toxicity between a cohort of 46 patients treated with adjuvant capecitabine-based CRT to a dose of 50.4 Gy using IMRT and a cohort of patients treated per RTOG 9704 with conventional CRT; grade \geq 3 acute nonhematologic was significantly lower in the cohort of patients treated with IMRT [11]. With reduced toxicity, IMRT may allow for dose escalation and improved local control. In fact, low rates of acute nonhematologic toxicity have been reported in patients treated with IMRT to doses \geq 55 Gy. As an example, Abelson et al. reported an 8% rate of acute nonhematologic grade ≥3 toxicity in 47 patients treated with up to 56 Gy with IMRT. In another study, Ben-Josef et al. reported a 7% rate of acute nonhematologic grade \geq 3 toxicity in 15 patients treated with IMRT up to 55 Gy [12,13]. Beyond allowing for dose escalation, less toxicity associated with IMRT allows for incorporation of more aggressive concurrent chemotherapy or targeted therapies. As an example, an early phase trial exploring the combination of adjuvant RT with the EGFR inhibitor gefitinib caused dose-limiting diarrhea, but the combination of capecitabine-based IMRT with erlotinib was subsequently proven to be tolerable for most patients [14,15]. Given the potential merits of IMRT, it was incorporated into the RTOG 0848 trial, which is currently

examining whether gemcitabine plus erlotinib produces superior survival results when compared to gemcitabine alone and whether radiation to 50.4 Gy with 5-FU improves outcomes beyond gemcitabine chemotherapy alone. IMRT with volumetric arc therapy allows for more rapid treatment of therapy and further sparing of adjacent normal tissues including bowel, stomach, and kidneys. Whether these advances translate into clinically meaningfully outcomes for patients requires further study [16].

SBRT is another technique being evaluated in the adjuvant setting. In a pilot study, 19 patients were treated with adjuvant SBRT, a pancreatic vaccine (GVAX), and FOLFIRINOX [17]. While preliminary, the study suggests that SBRT can be safely utilized in the adjuvant setting with minimal acute or chronic side effects. The combination of these therapies also resulted in a favorable progression-free survival (19 months) and OS (median not met) despite a high proportion of patients having margin- and node-positive resections. Multicenter studies are needed to determine whether SBRT should be more widely used in this setting.

Radiation in Borderline Resectable and Locally Advanced Disease

While standard fractionation CRT appears to be a promising method to safely achieve local control and achieve margin-negative resections [18], hypofractionated regimens have increasingly gained traction in the field of radiation oncology. In a malignancy as aggressive as pancreatic adenocarcinoma, timing is critical; therefore, pancreas stereotactic body RT (SBRT) is particularly attractive due to the short treatment course (3–5 days in comparison with 25–28 days in standard fractionation regimens), which limits the delay of full-dose chemotherapy and subsequent surgery.

In patients with borderline resectable (BRPC) and locally advanced PCA (LAPC) specifically, pancreas SBRT has evolved to become standard of care option per the newly developed National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) Clinical Practice Guidelines v.1.2016 and American Society of Clinical Oncology (ASCO) LAPC Clinical Practice Guideline [19]. Seminal studies of pancreas SBRT involved 1- and 3-fraction regimens in LAPC [20-30]. Early Phase I/II studies using single-fraction SBRT (25 Gy in 1 fraction) demonstrated excellent freedom from local progression (FFLP) at 1 year (>90%) and minimal acute toxicity, but high rates of late grade 2-4 gastrointestinal toxicity were reported. A single-arm Phase II multi-institutional study evaluated whether gemcitabine with fractionated SBRT (in 5 fractions of 6.6 Gy, total 33.0 Gy) could achieve reduced late grade 2-4 gastrointestinal toxicity compared with a historical cohort of patients treated with gemcitabine and a single 25 Gy-fraction of SBRT [26]. Forty-nine LAPC patients received up to three doses of gemcitabine $(1,000 \text{ mg/m}^2)$ followed by a 1-week break and SBRT (33.0 Gy in 5 fractions). Following SBRT, patients continued gemcitabine until progression or toxicity. Rates of acute and late (primary endpoint) grade ≥ 2 gastritis, fistula, enteritis, or ulcer toxicities were 2% and 11%, respectively. QLQ-C30 global quality of life scores remained stable from baseline to after SBRT (67 at baseline, median change of 0 at both follow-ups; P 0.05 for both). Patients reported a significant improvement in pancreatic pain (P < 0.001) 4 weeks after SBRT on the QLQ-PAN26 questionnaire. Median serum CA 19-9 was reduced following SBRT (median time post-SBRT 4.2 weeks, 220 vs. 62 U/mL, P < 0.001). Median OS was 13.9 months (95% CI: 10.2-16.7). FFLP at 1 year was 78%. Four patients (8%) with LAPC at diagnosis were taken to surgery and underwent margin- and node-negative resections; a fifth patient was deemed resectable after multidisciplinary review but denied surgery.

Neoadjuvant SBRT has recently been studied in patients with BRPC in order to increase the likelihood of a margin-negative resection. A retrospective study included 73 patients with localized PCA (57 BRPC, 16 LAPC) who received induction chemotherapy followed by 5-fraction SBRT (25-30 Gy) at Moffitt Cancer Center was published in 2013 [31]. Most patients received induction GTX (66%) or gemcitabine alone (25%) whereas only 5% received induction FOLFIRINOX. Among the patients with BRPC, 56% underwent surgery with 97% achieving a marginnegative (R0) resection and 9% a pathologic complete response. Median OS in the patients who underwent a R0 resection was significantly higher than in unresected patients (19.3 vs. 12.3 months; P = 0.03). Furthermore, this approach was well tolerated with no acute grade ≥ 3 toxicity reported and only 5.3% late grade \geq 3 toxicity. More recently, this single-institution series was updated to include a total of 159 patients (110 BRPC, 49 LAPC) [27]. Among the BRPC patients, 51% underwent surgery with 97% achieving a R0 resection and 7% a pathologic complete response. Median OS in the resected BRPC patients was 34 months. Acute grade \geq 3 toxicity was 2% and late grade ≥ 3 toxicity was 5%.

Johns Hopkins reported on 88 patients (14 BRPC, 74 LAPC) who received induction chemotherapy followed by 25–33 Gy SBRT [28]. The majority (76%) of patients received gemcitabine-based chemotherapy as opposed to 5-FU (specifically, FOLFIRINOX)-based chemotherapy. Of the 19 patients (22%) who underwent surgery following SBRT, 84% had a R0 resection and 16% of patients had a pathologic complete response. Median OS of resected patients was 20.2 months versus 12.3 months in

unresected patients (P = 0.07). Of note, 89% of resected patients had LAPC.

With the consideration that patients originally deemed unresectable may be taken to the operating room, a shift towards neoadjuvant therapy in LAPC has recently emerged. Of the 49 LAPC patients who were treated with induction chemotherapy and SBRT at Moffitt, 5 (10%) were resected with a 100% R0 resection rate. LAPC patients survived a median of 13.2 months [27]. Johns Hopkins reported 15 of 74 (20%) LAPC patients who went to surgery, with an 80% R0 resection rate and 13% pathologic complete response rate. Median OS in LAPC patients was favorable at 18.4 months [28].

Proton Beam Therapy

The pancreas is adjacent to several radiosensitive organs including the duodenum, stomach, and small bowel. While IMRT can minimize the high doses received by these organs and therefore decrease the likelihood of adverse effects compared to 3D-CRT, pancreatic RT remains compromised by the proximity of these normal tissues [11,32,33]. Therefore, some have looked to proton beam therapy (PBT) as a means to improve the therapeutic ratio for PCA patients with encouraging early results.

Protons have an inherent advantage over photons in that they deliver the vast majority of their dose at a specified depth beyond which there is no dose to normal tissues. Because proton beams have no exit dose, as few as two beams are needed to create highly conformal dose distributions (Fig. 118.1). Therefore, PBT can significantly minimize or even completely eliminate radiation dose from large volumes of normal tissue.

Dosimetric studies have illustrated that PBT for PCA can significantly reduce dose to normal tissues compared to photon therapy, importantly without sacrificing target volume coverage. Nichols et al. compared IMRT and passive scattering PBT prescribed to 50.4 Gy for 8 patients with resected pancreatic head tumors [34]. PBT plans had significantly lower doses to adjacent structures such as the right kidney V18 Gy (27.3 vs. 50.5%; P = 0.0156), small bowel V20 Gy (15.4 vs. 47%; P = 0.0156), and stomach V20 Gy (2.3 vs. 20%; P = 0.0313). Ding et al. evaluated 3D-CRT, IMRT, passive scattering PBT, and a more conformal proton delivery technique called modulated scanning for 11 resected PCA patients [35]. Similar to the study by Nichols and colleagues, PBT (specifically the modulated scanning plans) had the lowest right kidney V18 Gy, stomach V20 Gy, and small bowel V15 Gy. A more recent comparison of 3D-CRT, IMRT, and passive scattering protons in resected patients from Loma Linda also had



Figure 118.1 PBT treatment plan illustrating the delivery of a highly conformal dose (to 59.4 Gy) to the tumor while minimizing dose to surrounding normal tissue.

similar results [36]. Proton plans delivered lower mean kidney dose, lower mean liver dose, lower maximum spinal cord dose, and lower small bowel dose (V15 Gy, V50 Gy). These findings are likely to be clinically relevant, especially with respect to reducing the volume of small bowel that receives lower doses. The small bowel is a major dose-limiting structure for pancreatic RT. In fact, a dose–volume relationship between small bowel dose and gastrointestinal toxicity has been described; it has been suggested that limiting the volume of small bowel that receives at least 15 Gy should be a priority [37,38]. The kidneys, liver, and stomach are also negatively affected by lower doses and thus the ability to spare these organs using PBT would likely add to the clinical significance of the dosimetric data presented earlier.

In addition to reducing toxicity, PBT may offer a means to safely escalate tumor dose for patients with LAPC and BRPC. Although higher tumor doses have been associated with improved treatment outcomes, the prescription dose for unresectable patients is limited to 50-54 Gy so that small bowel and stomach constraints can be achieved [39,40]. Hsiung-Stripp et al. compared passive scattering proton and 3D-CRT plans for patients with LAPC using 45 Gy for gross disease plus elective nodes followed by a 14.4 Gy boost to gross disease only for a total of 59.4 Gy [41]. Proton plans delivered lower dose to the spinal cord (P = 0.003), left kidney (P = 0.025), right kidney (P = 0.059), and liver (P = 0.061); small bowel was not evaluated. Bouchard et al. compared 3D-CRT, IMRT, and passive scattering PBT using a prescription dose of 72 Gy in 36 fractions and concluded that PBT could be beneficial, especially when treating tumors with anteriorly located small bowel [42]. Furthermore, PBT plans resulted in lower stomach V15 Gy (5 vs. 48%; P < 0.0001) and small bowel V15 Gy (9 vs. 61%; P < 0.0001). A group from the University of Pennsylvania recently published a comparison of IMRT, passive scatter PBT, and pencil beam scanning (PBS) PBT for 13 LAPC patients who were prescribed 55 Gy in 25 fractions [43]. Because PBS is the most conformal proton technique, it is not surprising that PBS resulted in less dose to some critical structures and was isoeffective with respect to others when compared to passive scattering; the clinical significance of this remains to be seen.

While the published clinical experiences using PBT for PCA are limited, the outcomes from these studies are encouraging (Table 118.1). Investigators from Massachusetts General Hospital (MGH) published outcomes of a Phase I trial that evaluated neoadjuvant hypofractionated PBT with concurrent capecitabine for resectable PC [44]. A total dose of 25 Gy delivered in 5 consecutive fractions was well tolerated; no dose-limiting toxicities occurred. There were no unexpected postoperative complications. In a similar trial, MGH compared neoadjuvant protons and photons with $5 \text{ Gy} \times 5$ given with concurrent capecitabine. The study was closed early due to an unexpectedly high incidence of surgical complications seen in the photon group [45]. A subsequent MGH Phase I/II trial of neoadjuvant PBT (25 Gy in 5 fractions) with capecitabine for resectable PCA enrolled 50 patients with 35 being treated in the Phase II portion [46]. Grade 3 toxicity occurred in only two patients (4.1%). Of the 37 patients who had a pancreaticoduodenectomy, 81% had positive lymph nodes and 16% had positive margins. It is important to note that the lack of tumor downstaging was likely related to a 1-week break between RT and surgery. With median follow-up of 38 months for all patients, median progression-free survival was 10 months and median survival was 17 months.

The initial results of a Japanese Phase I/II trial of PBT with concurrent gemcitabine for LAPC were reported in 2012 [47]. Fifty patients were enrolled and were prescribed an aggressive treatment regimen; gemcitabine was given at 800 mg/m² weekly for 3 weeks concurrent with PBT and 80% of patients were prescribed 67.5 Gy in 25 fractions. With median follow-up of 12.5 months, outcomes were encouraging and included a grade 3 toxicity rate of ~10%. However, a subsequent publication that included 91 patients had a nearly 50% incidence of radiation-induced ulceration in the stomach and duodenum [48]. While margin expansions up to 5 mm were permitted during treatment planning to account for respiratory motion, no specific description of motion management usage was described in the manuscript. Therefore, the aggressive nature of the treatment regimen, and not PBT itself, is likely responsible for this high complication rate. Furthermore, this should serve as a reminder that despite

Table 118.1 Summary of prospective studies evaluating the role of proton beam therapy in pancreatic cancer.

Author	Study type	N	Resectability	Prescribed Dose	Elective Nodal Irradiation	Concurrent chemotherapy	Median Follow up (mos)	LRC	PFS	os	Grade ≥3 Toxicity
Hong et al. [44]	Phase 1	15	Resectable	Level 1: $3 \text{ Gy}(\text{RBE}) \times 10$ Levels 2-4 [*] : $5 \text{ Gy}(\text{RBE}) \times 5$	Yes	Capecitabine 825 mg/m ² BID	12	93%	Median 10 months	Median not reached	Level 4: biliary obstruction (<i>n</i> = 1)
Hong et al. [46]	Phase 1/2	50	Resectable	$5 \mathrm{Gy(RBE)} \times 5$	Yes	Capecitabine 825 mg/m ² BID	38	84%	Median 10.4 months	Median 17.3 months	Colitis $(n = 1)$, chest wall pain $(n = 1)$
Terashima et al. [47]	Phase 1/2	50	Unresectable	P-1: 2 Gy(RBE) × 25 (5 patients) P-2: 2.7 Gy(RBE) × 26 (5 patients) P-3: 2.7 Gy(RBE) × 25 (40 patients)	Yes	Gemcitabine 800 mg/m ²	12.5	1-year 81.7%	1-year 64.3%	1-year 76.8%	P-3: gastric ulcer/ hemorrhage (<i>n</i> = 4)
Sachsman et al. [50]	Phase 2	11	Unresectable	1.8 Gy(RBE) × 33	No	Capecitabine 500 mg/m ²	14	1-year 86%	1-year 55%	Median 18.4 1-year 61%	None

LRC, locoregional control; PFS, progression-free survival; OS, overall survival; RBE, relative biologic effectiveness. *Levels 2 and 3 treated on nonconsecutive days; level 4 treated on consecutive days.

the dosimetric advantages of PBT, we must remain vigilant about limiting dose to normal tissues and that motion management should always be considered.

The University of Florida also published early clinical outcomes of PBT for PC. Nichols et al. reported outcomes of 22 patients with resected and unresected PCA treated with PBT ranging from 50.4 to 59.4 Gy and concurrent capecitabine 1,000 mg twice daily [49]. With median follow-up of 11 months, no patient had any grade 3 toxicity. In fact, when proton treatment plans were altered to reduce bowel and stomach dose (posterior and right lateral beams were used instead of anterior and left lateral beams), no patient experienced grade ≥ 2 gastrointestinal toxicity. This beam arrangement was used by the same group to later treat unresectable patients using 59.4 Gy in 33 fractions and concurrent capecitabine and again there was no report of grade ≥ 2 gastrointestinal toxicity [50]. Despite the short follow-up and small patient numbers, these clinical data are certainly promising that the dosimetric advantages of protons may translate into clinically meaningful benefit.

These dosimetric and clinical outcomes suggest that PBT may be poised to have an expanded role in the management of PC. The reduction in normal tissue dose achieved by PBT could potentially transform the paradigm of PCA management perhaps through radiation dose escalation and/or novel combinations of PBT and multi-agent systemic chemotherapeutic regimens. While future studies will undoubtedly evaluate such uses of PBT, attention should also be paid to identifying patient subsets that are most likely to benefit from PBT as well as better understanding the effects of motion on PBT for abdominal targets.

While there is much potential to improve the therapeutic ratio for PCA patients with PBT, some practical proton planning and delivery considerations should not be overlooked. Proton dose deposition is strongly influenced by tissue densities within the beam path and changes in these densities such as from respiratory motion, setup errors, and even bowel peristalsis can potentially lead to underdosing of target and overdosing of normal tissues. As such, motion management strategies like respiratory gating, breath hold, or abdominal compression for targets in the upper abdomen should be used. Beam angles are selected in large part based on how reproducible the target and normal tissues will be within each beam on a daily basis. For example, beams that traverse large amounts of bowel are not ideal because the bowel shape and filling can be highly variable. Finally, image guidance for PBT is currently limited to only kV imaging at the majority of proton centers. This is not ideal for soft tissue assessment in PCA patients and therefore larger margins are typically used due to setup uncertainty. Cone beam CT (CBCT) has only recently become available at a few select proton centers and is expected to become more widely available over the next several years. CBCT will enable more selective margins to be used thereby further reducing normal tissue dose.

Future Directions

Perhaps most critical to the appropriate use of radiation in patients with resected PCA is appropriate patient selection. Identifying those patients at greatest risk for local versus distant progression can help determine selective administration of RT and/or surgery. Development of predictive biomarkers that can identify those patients at greater risk for local failure is needed. One autopsy series of consecutive patients who succumbed to PCA demonstrated that roughly 30% of patients most likely died from locally destructive disease, highlighting the importance of achieving better local control [51]. In these patients, expression of Smad4 was highly associated with a locally destructive phenotype, findings which have also been replicated in a Phase II study of chemoradiation for LAPC [52].

As we await identification of more biomarkers, clinical investigation into treatment dose and fractionation may allow the benefit of time to understanding an individual patient's biology and risk of local failure. In addition to biomarkers, imaging modalities such as positron emission tomography (PET) may soon allow clinicians to further guide management decisions and practice personalized care. Historically delivered using photons, SBRT combined with PBT may have large clinical implications for patients with PCA. Future investigation will provide insight into the combination of SBRT and PBT as well as incorporation of SBRT and PBT with targeted therapy.

References

- 1 Tepper J, Nardi G, Sutt H. Carcinoma of the pancreas: review of MGH experience from 1963 to 1973. Analysis of surgical failure and implications for radiation therapy. Cancer 1976;37(3):1519–1524.
- **2** Kalser MH, Ellenberg SS. Pancreatic cancer. Adjuvant combined radiation and chemotherapy following curative resection. Arch Surg 1985;120(8):899–903.
- 3 Klinkenbijl JH, Jeekel J, Sahmoud T et al. Adjuvant radiotherapy and 5-fluorouracil after curative resection of cancer of the pancreas and periampullary region: phase III trial of the EORTC gastrointestinal tract cancer cooperative group. Ann Surg 1999;230(6):776–782; discussion 782–784.
- 4 Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Friess H et al. A randomized trial of chemoradiotherapy and

chemotherapy after resection of pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med;350(12):1200–1210.

- **5** Neuhaus P, Riess H, Post S et al. CONKO-001. Final results of the randomized, prospective, multicenter phase III trial of adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine versus observation in patients with resected pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(May 20 suppl); abstract LBA4504.
- **6** Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Bassi C et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid vs gemcitabine following pancreatic cancer resection: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2010;304(10):1073–1081.
- 7 Hsu CC, Herman JM, Corsini MM et al. Adjuvant chemoradiation for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: the Johns Hopkins Hospital–Mayo Clinic collaborative study. Ann Surg Oncol 2010;17(4):981–990.
- 8 Regine WF, Winter KA, Abrams R et al. Fluorouracilbased chemoradiation with either gemcitabine or fluorouracil chemotherapy after resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: 5-year analysis of the U.S. Intergroup/ RTOG 9704 phase III trial. Ann Surg Oncol 2011;18(5):1319–1326.
- 9 Abrams RA, Winter KA, Regine WF et al. Failure to adhere to protocol specified radiation therapy guidelines was associated with decreased survival in RTOG 9704—a phase III trial of adjuvant chemotherapy and chemoradiotherapy for patients with resected adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2012;82(2):809–816.
- 10 Goodman KA, Regine WF, Dawson LA et al. Radiation Therapy Oncology Group consensus panel guidelines for the delineation of the clinical target volume in the postoperative treatment of pancreatic head cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2012;83(3):901–908.
- 11 Yovino S, Poppe M, Jabbour S et al. Intensity-modulated radiation therapy significantly improves acute gastrointestinal toxicity in pancreatic and ampullary cancers. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2011;79(1):158–162.
- 12 Abelson JA, Murphy JD, Minn AY et al. Intensitymodulated radiotherapy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2012;82(4):e595–601.
- 13 Ben-Josef E, Shields AF, Vaishampayan U et al. Intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) and concurrent capecitabine for pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2004;59(2):454–459.
- 14 Czito BG, Willett CG, Bendell JC et al. Increased toxicity with gefitinib, capecitabine, and radiation therapy in pancreatic and rectal cancer: phase I trial results. J Clin Oncol 2006;24(4):656–662.
- **15** Herman JM, Fan KY, Wild AT et al. Phase 2 study of erlotinib combined with adjuvant chemoradiation and chemotherapy in patients with resectable pancreatic

cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2013;86(4):678–685.

- 16 Ali AN, Dhabaan AH, Jarrio CS, Siddiqi AK, Landry JC. Dosimetric comparison of volumetric modulated arc therapy and intensity-modulated radiation therapy for pancreatic malignancies. Med Dosim 2012;37(3):271–275.
- 17 Herman JM, Parkinson R, Onners B et al. Preliminary results of a pilot study evaluating an allogeneic GM-CSF pancreatic tumor cell vaccine (GVAX) and cytoxan (Cy) with stereotactic body radiation therapy (SBRT) and Folfirinox (FFX) in patients with resected pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2015;93(3):S154.
- 18 Huguet F, Hammel P, Vernerey D et al. Impact of chemoradiotherapy (CRT) on local control and time without treatment in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer (LAPC) included in the international phase III LAP 07 study. J Clin Oncol 2014;32(5 s):abstr 4001.
- 19 Balaban EP, Mangu PB, Khorana AA et al. Locally advanced, unresectable pancreatic cancer: American Society of Clinical Oncology clinical practice guideline. J Clin Oncol 2016;34(22):2654–2668.
- 20 Hoyer M, Roed H, Sengelov L et al. Phase-II study on stereotactic radiotherapy of locally advanced pancreatic carcinoma. Radiother Oncol 2005;76(1):48–53.
- 21 Koong AC, Le QT, Ho A et al. Phase I study of stereotactic radiosurgery in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2004;58(4):1017–1021.
- **22** Koong AC, Christofferson E, Le QT et al. Phase II study to assess the efficacy of conventionally fractionated radiotherapy followed by a stereotactic radiosurgery boost in patients with locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2005;63(2):320–323.
- 23 Schellenberg D, Goodman KA, Lee F et al. Gemcitabine chemotherapy and single-fraction stereotactic body radiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2008;72(3):678–686.
- 24 Schellenberg D, Kim J, Christman-Skieller C et al. Single-fraction stereotactic body radiation therapy and sequential gemcitabine for the treatment of locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2011;81(1):181–188.
- **25** Chang DT, Schellenberg D, Shen J et al. Stereotactic radiotherapy for unresectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Cancer 2009;115(3):665–672.
- **26** Herman JM, Chang DT, Goodman KA et al. Phase 2 multi-institutional trial evaluating gemcitabine and stereotactic body radiotherapy for patients with locally advanced unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer 2015;121(7):1128–1137.

- 27 Mellon EA, Hoffe SE, Springett GM et al. Long-term outcomes of induction chemotherapy and neoadjuvant stereotactic body radiotherapy for borderline resectable and locally advanced pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Acta Oncol 2015;54(7):979–985.
- 28 Moningi S, Dholakia AS, Raman SP et al. The role of stereotactic body radiation therapy for pancreatic cancer: a single-institution experience. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22(7):2352–2358.
- **29** Mahadevan A, Jain S, Goldstein M et al. Stereotactic body radiotherapy and gemcitabine for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2010;78(3):735–742.
- **30** Gurka MK, Collins SP, Slack R et al. Stereotactic body radiation therapy with concurrent full-dose gemcitabine for locally advanced pancreatic cancer: a pilot trial demonstrating safety. Radiat Oncol 2013;8:44.
- **31** Chuong MD, Springett GM, Freilich JM et al. Stereotactic body radiation therapy for locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer is effective and well tolerated. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2013;86(3):516–522.
- **32** Jin L, Wang R, Jiang S et al. Dosimetric and clinical toxicity comparison of critical organ preservation with three-dimensional conformal radiotherapy, intensity-modulated radiotherapy, and RapidArc for the treatment of locally advanced cancer of the pancreatic head. Curr Oncol 2016;23(1):e41–48.
- 33 Bittner MI, Grosu AL, Brunner TB. Comparison of toxicity after IMRT and 3D-conformal radiotherapy for patients with pancreatic cancer: a systematic review. Radiother Oncol 2015;114(1):117–121.
- 34 Nichols RC Jr, Huh SN, Prado KL et al. Protons offer reduced normal-tissue exposure for patients receiving postoperative radiotherapy for resected pancreatic head cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2012;83(1):158–163.
- 35 Ding X, Dionisi F, Tang S et al. A comprehensive dosimetric study of pancreatic cancer treatment using three-dimensional conformal radiation therapy (3DCRT), intensity-modulated radiation therapy (IMRT), volumetric-modulated radiation therapy (VMAT), and passive-scattering and modulatedscanning proton therapy (PT). Med Dosim 2014;39(2):139–145.
- **36** Ling TC, Slater JM, Mifflin R et al. Evaluation of normal tissue exposure in patients receiving radiotherapy for pancreatic cancer based on RTOG 0848. J Gastrointest Oncol 2015;6(2):108–114.
- **37** Ito Y, Okusaka T, Kagami Y et al. Evaluation of acute intestinal toxicity in relation to the volume of irradiated small bowel in patients treated with concurrent weekly gemcitabine and radiotherapy for locally advanced

pancreatic cancer. Anticancer Res 2006;26(5B):3755–3759.

- 38 Baglan KL, Frazier RC, Yan D, Huang RR, Martinez AA, Robertson JM. The dose-volume relationship of acute small bowel toxicity from concurrent 5-FU-based chemotherapy and radiation therapy for rectal cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2002;52(1):176–183.
- **39** Krishnan S, Chadha AS, Suh Y et al. Focal radiation therapy dose escalation improves overall survival in locally advanced pancreatic cancer patients receiving induction chemotherapy and consolidative chemoradiation. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2016;94(4):755–765.
- 40 Hirata T, Teshima T, Nishiyama K et al. Histopathological effects of preoperative chemoradiotherapy for pancreatic cancer: an analysis for the impact of radiation and gemcitabine doses. Radiother Oncol 2015;114(1):122–127.
- **41** Hsiung-Stripp DC, McDonough J, Masters HM et al. Comparative treatment planning between proton and X-ray therapy in pancreatic cancer. Med Dosim 2001;26(3):255–259.
- **42** Bouchard M, Amos RA, Briere TM, Beddar S, Crane CH. Dose escalation with proton or photon radiation treatment for pancreatic cancer. Radiother Oncol 2009;92(2):238–243.
- **43** Thompson RF, Mayekar SU, Zhai H et al. A dosimetric comparison of proton and photon therapy in unresectable cancers of the head of pancreas. Med Phys 2014;41(8):081711.
- **44** Hong TS, Ryan DP, Blaszkowsky LS et al. Phase I study of preoperative short-course chemoradiation with proton beam therapy and capecitabine for resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma of the head. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2011;79(1):151–157.
- **45** Wo JY, Mamon HJ, Ferrone CR et al. Phase I study of neoadjuvant accelerated short course radiation therapy with photons and capecitabine for resectable pancreatic cancer. Radiother Oncol 2014;110(1):160–164.
- **46** Hong TS, Ryan DP, Borger DR et al. A phase 1/2 and biomarker study of preoperative short course chemoradiation with proton beam therapy and capecitabine followed by early surgery for resectable pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 2014;89(4):830–838.
- **47** Terashima K, Demizu Y, Hashimoto N et al. A phase I/ II study of gemcitabine-concurrent proton radiotherapy for locally advanced pancreatic cancer without distant metastasis. Radiother Oncol 2012;103(1):25–31.
- **48** Takatori K, Terashima K, Yoshida R et al. Upper gastrointestinal complications associated with gemcitabine-concurrent proton radiotherapy for inoperable pancreatic cancer. J Gastroenterol 2014;49(6):1074–1080.

894 Chapter 118

- **49** Nichols RC Jr, George TJ, Zaiden RA Jr et al. Proton therapy with concomitant capecitabine for pancreatic and ampullary cancers is associated with a low incidence of gastrointestinal toxicity. Acta Oncol 2013;52(3):498–505.
- 50 Sachsman S, Nichols C, Morris CG et al. Proton therapy and concomitant capecitabine for nonmetastatic unresectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Int J Particle Ther 2014;1(3):692–701.
- **51** Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Fu B, Yachida S et al. DPC4 gene status of the primary carcinoma correlates with

patterns of failure in patients with pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2009;27(11):1806–1813.

52 Crane CH, Varadhachary GR, Yordy JS et al. Phase II trial of cetuximab, gemcitabine, and oxaliplatin followed by chemoradiation with cetuximab for locally advanced (T4) pancreatic adenocarcinoma: correlation of Smad4(Dpc4) immunostaining with pattern of disease progression. J Clin Oncol 2011;29(22):3037–3043.

119

Management of Cancer Recurrence

Oliver Strobel and Markus W. Büchler

Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

Management of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) recurrence is a very relevant topic because even after resection with curative intention in combination with adjuvant therapy this cancer recurs in the majority of cases. Most patients eventually die from local, metastatic, or combined tumor recurrences resulting in median survival and 5-year survival rates of only 20-25 months and 20% after resection, respectively [1]. Several reasons are thought to contribute to the high recurrence rate and poor prognosis. An obvious reason for local recurrences is insufficient resection margin clearance reflected by the high rate of R1 resections identified by stringent margin assessment [2-5]. However, more importantly most patients succumb to early development of metastatic recurrence and the existence of undetectable micrometastatic disease at the time of resection is thought to be the main reason for this systemic failure. While this provides a clear rationale for the administration of systemic neoadjuvant or adjuvant therapies (see Chapters 112 and 113), results from randomized controlled trials show that systemic therapy can significantly delay but not prevent recurrence (see Table 119.1). Aggressive tumor biology and high chemoresistance are thought to be main reasons for the lack of efficacy of most currently available chemotherapy regimens.

With significant improvements in the surgical therapy and in accompanying (neoadjuvant or adjuvant) systemic treatment options the long-lasting controversy on the role of surgery in resectable PDAC has been resolved [1]. High-volume centers have reported actuarial survival rates after resection of 20% overall and of up to 60% in patient subgroups with a favorable combination of prognostic factors [5–8]. There is clear evidence that surgical resection in combination with systemic treatment remains the only chance of cure in patients with PDAC.

In contrast, although PDAC recurrence is a pressing problem affecting the majority of patients, its management remains poorly studied, highly controversial, and is far from being evidence-based. A part of the underlying problem is a certain therapeutic nihilism towards PDAC recurrence that is reflected by the fact that current treatment guidelines do not even clearly endorse structured surveillance programs after resection due to a lack of evidence for effective treatment options or a survival benefit by regular follow-up examinations [9,10].

This chapter aims to give an overview of current treatment options for PDAC recurrence with a focus on isolated local recurrence. We also give an overview of several aspects that are relevant in this context, including incidence and pattern of recurrence after resection, and the potential value of structured surveillance after resection.

Incidence, Timing, and Pattern of Recurrence

Due to the lack of structured surveillance programs after resection for PDAC our knowledge of the true incidence, timing, and pattern of PDAC recurrence is limited. The best information is available from randomized controlled trials on resection and adjuvant therapy (Table 119.1; [11–18]), from autopsy series [19,20], and from some observational studies dedicated to the topic of recurrence [21].

Data from randomized controlled trials (RCT) give the best reference with respect to the "clinical" pattern of recurrence that we would expect to see based on

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

	Table 119.1	Incidence, timing a	and pattern of recurrence	after potentiall	y curative resection for	pancreatic cancer in	selected RCTs on adj	juvant therapy.
--	-------------	---------------------	---------------------------	------------------	--------------------------	----------------------	----------------------	-----------------

Reference & name of study	Study arms	n	Overall survival (median & survival rates)	Disease-free survival (median & survival rates)	Incidence and pattern of recurrence	Follow-up (median)
Neoptolemos et al. 2004 [11] ESPAC-1	4 × 4 factorial design: - CRT (20 Gy + FU) - Chemotherapy: FU - Chemotherapy + CRT - Observation	73 75 72 69	13.9 months, 5YSR: 7% 21.6 months, 5YSR: 29% 19.9 months, 5YSR: 13% 16.9 months, 5YSR: 11%	Chemotherapy: 15.3 months No chemotherapy: 9.4 months	Local only: 35% Local and systemic: 27% Systemic only: 34%	Survivors: 47 months
Smeenk et al. 2007 [*] [12] EORTC 40891 (long-term results)	CRT (40 Gy + FU)	110	21.6 months 5YSR: 25%, 10YSR: 17%	18 months 5YSR: 21%, 10YSR: 16%	Total: 68% Initially local only: 20% Local and systemic: 29% Initially systemic: 48%	Overall: 11.7 years Survivors: 9.8 years
(Observation	108	19.2 months 5YSR: 22%, 10YSR: 18%	14.4 months 5YSR: 20%, 10YSR: 17%	Total: 70% Initially local only: 21% Local and systemic: 30% Initially systemic: 46%	
Oettle et al. 2007 [13] CONKO-001	Gemcitabine	179	22.1 months 2YSR: 47.5%, 5YSR: 22.5%	13.4 months 2YSR: 30.5%, 5YSR: 16.5%	Total: 74.3% Local ± systemic: 34% Systemic only: 56%	53 months
	Observation	175	20.2 months 2YSR: 42%, 5YSR: 11.5%	6.9 months 2YSR: 14.5%, 5YSR: 5.5%	Total: 92.0%	
Ueno et al. 2009 [14] JSAP-02	Gemcitabine	58	22.3 months 2YSR: 48.3%, 5YSR: 23.9%	11.4 months 2YSR: 27.2%	Total: 76% Local: 23% Systemic: liver 30%, peritoneal 18%, other 27%	60.4 months
	Observation	60	18.4 months 2YSR: 40.0%, 5YSR: 10.6%	5.0 months 2YSR: 16.7%	Total: 88% Local: 32% Systemic: liver 30%, peritoneal 13%, other 23%	
Regine et al. 2008 [15] RTOG 97-04	FU - CRT (FU, 50.4 Gy) - FU	230	16.9 months, 3YSR: 22%	NA	Total: 85.7% Local: 28%, regional: 8% Systemic: 71%	Overall: 1.5 years Survivors:
	Gemcitabine - CRT (FU, 50.4 Gy) - Gemcitabine		20.5 months, 3YSR: 31% NA		Total: 83.3% Local: 23%, regional: 7% Systemic: 71%	4.7 years
Neoptolemos et al. 2010	FU + Folinic acid	551	23.0 months, 2YSR: 48.1%	14.1 months, 2YSR: 30.7%	Total: 63% (local, systemic, or both)	Survivors: 34.2 months
ESPAC-3	Gemcitabine	537	23.6 months, 2YSR: 49.1%	14.3 months, 2YSR: 29.6%		

Van Laethem et al. 2010 ^{**} [17] FORTC-	Gemcitabine (4 cycles)	45	24.4 months, 2YSR: 50.2%	10.9 months	Local only: 24% Local and systemic: 13% Systemic only: 40%	33.3 months
40013-22012/ FFCD-9203/GERCOR	Gemcitabine, (2 cycles) + Gembased CRT	45	24.3 months, 2YSR: 50.6%	11.8 months	Local only: 11% Local and systemic: 20% Systemic only: 42%	30.7 months
Schmidt et al. 2012 [18] CapRI	Chemoradioimmuntherapy (FU, Cisplatin, Interferon, 50 Gv)	64	32.1 months	15.2 months	Total: 67% (local, systemic, or both)	Overall: 42.7 months
	FU + Folinic acid	68	28.5 months	11.5 months		

*only T1/2, N0-1a pancreatic or T1-3, N0-1a periampullary cancers included.
**only R0-resections included.
ESPAC, European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer; EORTC, European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer; CONKO, Charité Onkologie; RTOG, Radiation Therapy Oncology Group.
YSR, Year survival rate; FU, Fluorouracil; NA, data not available.

structured follow-up programs with assessment of patient history, physical examination, cross-sectional imaging (usually contrast-enhanced computed tomography), and serum values of tumor markers, especially carbohydrate antigen 19-9 (CA 19-9). The follow-up results of selected RCT published since 2000 are summarized in Table 119.1 and allow several important conclusions on incidence, timing, and pattern of recurrence after resection for PDAC. Data on disease-free survival from RCT comparing adjuvant therapy versus observation show that without adjuvant therapy 50% of patients develop clinically detectable cancer recurrence within 5-10 months [11,13,14] and chemotherapy with gemcitabine or 5-fluorouracil [5-FU] monotherapy can delay this to 11-15 months. With patient selection based on known prognostic factors recurrence is observed later, at 14.4 months without and at 18 months with adjuvant therapy [12]. Even in the more recent RCT the median disease-free survival remains at 12-15 months [16,18]. Up to 90% of patients without and still about 70% with adjuvant therapy develop PDAC recurrence within a follow-up time of 30–50 months. While reporting on the pattern of recurrence in different RCT is heterogeneous, 20-30% of patients appear to first develop isolated local recurrence, while the majority of patients present with systemic progression. In summary, the data on recurrence from RCT show that even with adjuvant therapy most patients develop recurrence within 1.5 years after resection. The data also suggest that based on structured surveillance programs it may be possible to identify a subgroup of 20-30% of patients who first develop isolated local recurrence.

A multicenter observational study in 1,130 patients undergoing resection between 2000 and 2010 reported a median actuarial overall survival of 25.9 months (median follow-up 18 months) [21]. In this study the local recurrence rate was 22% and the distant recurrence rate was 41% based on radiographic evidence, pathologic confirmation, and/or tumor marker elevation, confirming the observations from RCT. The most relevant risk factor associated with local recurrence in this study was positive lymph node status. This suggests that many patients with "local recurrence" may in fact have progression of preexisting lymph node metastases and may be good candidates for re-resection.

While the RCT and observational clinical studies give us an indication of the clinically detectable pattern of recurrence, the few available autopsy series demonstrate the "true" pathologic pattern of recurrence and the relevance of the sites of recurrence for death. In a Japanese autopsy study in 24 patients who died after resection of pancreatic cancer 75% of patients had local recurrence, 75% had distant metastases (50% hepatic), and the local recurrence was the cause of death in 17% of patients [19]. Another autopsy study in patients with PDAC included 22 patients after resection [20]. At autopsy, 2 patients (9%) had died of unrelated causes and had no evidence of recurrence, 3 (14%) had isolated local recurrence, 4 (18%) had only metastatic recurrence, and 13 (59%) had both local and systemic recurrence. In this study, expression of DPC4 in the tumor was highly correlated with metastatic but not with localized disease [20].

These autopsy studies confirm that after resection and adjuvant therapy for pancreatic cancer most patients die of systemic disease, but a subgroup of patients develop and die from isolated (or predominantly) local recurrence. Molecular properties of the tumor appear to contribute to the pattern of recurrence [20].

It will be interesting to see how the neoadjuvant or adjuvant administration of more aggressive chemotherapy regimens such as FOLFIRINOX and advances in radiation oncology will affect incidence, timing, and pattern of PDAC recurrence [22]. Translational studies characterizing the molecular properties of PDAC in the context of the pattern of disease may identify biomarkers for the prediction of the pattern of recurrence that may be useful for decision making as a step towards precision oncology.

Surveillance After Resection for Pancreatic Cancer

Current evidence-based clinical guidelines on PDAC therapy do not clearly endorse structured surveillance programs after resection and completion of adjuvant treatment, mainly because there is no available data showing that earlier detection and treatment of recurrence lead to better patient outcomes [9,10]. Populationbased or single high-volume center studies from the United States demonstrated no significant survival benefit but increased costs from regular surveillance computed tomography (CT) scans [23,24]. While the German guidelines do not recommend a structured follow-up at all [10], the American NCCN guidelines recommend history and physical examination every 3-6 months for 2 years, then annually and, as category 2B recommendations (lower-level evidence), CT scans and CA 19-9 measurements every 3-6 months for 2 years after surgical resection based on the consensus that earlier detection of recurrence may facilitate patient eligibility for investigational studies or other forms of treatment [9].

It has to be acknowledged that such clinical guidelines have to be based on current evidence and have to include socioeconomic considerations and that there is currently little evidence for any of the treatment options for pancreatic cancer recurrence discussed later (Table 119.2). But how should such evidence ever be generated if not

Treatment	Potential indications	Intention	Comments
Chemotherapy In multimodal setting with re-resection	Any recurrence Systemic recurrence Isolated local recurrence	Palliation Medium- to long-term control	Most frequently used for pancreatic cancer recurrence irrespective of pattern. No evidence based on RCT in the setting of recurrence. Choice for best regimen has to be based on previous chemotherapy, performance status, etc. (see Chapters 113 & 116). Similar rationale as for neoadjuvant and adjuvant therapy in primary pancreatic cancer.
		Potential "cure"	No evidence based on RCT. Data from retrospective studies in selected patients with recurrence available (see Table 119.3b)
Chemoradiation	Isolated local recurrence	Palliation Local control Pain therapy	Preferred for isolated local recurrence in many centers, especially in a setting of unresectable perivascular recurrence. No evidence from RCT. Data from retrospective studies in selected patients with recurrence available (see Table 119.3a)
In multimodal setting with re-resection	Isolated local recurrence	Medium- to long-term control Potential "cure"	May be used in a "neoadjuvant" setting and in a multimodal concept involving external and intraoperative radiotherapy. Data from observational studies in selected patients with recurrence available (see Table 119.3b)
Surgery - Local re-resection In multimodal setting with chemotherapy or chemoradiation	Isolated local recurrence	Medium- to long-term control Potential "cure"	Performed by only a few specialized surgical centers, No evidence from RCT. Data from retrospective studies in selected patients with recurrence available (see Table 119.3b)
- <i>Metastasectomy</i> In combination with chemotherapy	Oligometastatic systemic recurrence	Medium- to long-term control	Literature restricted to case reports and small retrospective studies with mixed cohorts including synchronous metastases. Several small series with favorable survival after resection of isolated lung metastases.
Locally ablative therapies	Isolated local recurrence (in combination with chemotherapy)	Palliation Local control	Different modalities (radiofrequency ablation, irreversible electroporation, etc.) are currently evaluated in some centers. Literature restricted to case reports and retrospective studies with mixed cohorts of primarily unresectable tumors and local recurrences.

Table 119.2 Treatment options for recurrent pancreatic cancer.

based on structured surveillance for early detection of PDAC recurrence?

Even with the limitations of cross-sectional imaging and serum levels of tumor markers in detecting metastatic disease known from the primary diagnosis of pancreatic cancer, the aforementioned data from RCT suggest that a structured follow-up program based on these tools would allow for earlier detection of localized recurrence.

In our center we offer a structured follow-up program to all patients with PDAC resection and we assess its potential value for early detection of recurrence and its impact on the clinical management of patients. Heye et al. [25] demonstrated that the comparison of sequential follow-up CT scans allows for early detection of local recurrences by observation of subtle but progressive changes at typical predilection sites for perivascular and lymphatic local recurrences (Fig. 119.1).

In an analysis of 940 postoperative follow-up visits of 618 patients over a 1-year period recurrence was detected in 74 (40%) of 184 patients after PDAC resection, of whom only 26% had symptoms [26]. In all of these patients a cancer-directed therapy was initiated. Of 16 patients with isolated local recurrence 12 (75%) were without symptoms and 11 were referred for re-resection.

These data have important implications, because they show that most recurrences are at first asymptomatic, will





Left para-aortic lymph node



Figure 119.1 Typical findings of local recurrence during sequential CT scans for surveillance after pancreatic resection for cancer. (a) Perivascular recurrence around the superior mesenteric artery (SMA) at different time points after pancreatoduodenectomy for pT3pN1 adenocarcinoma in a 69-year-old patient. Unsuspicious findings after 3 months, gentle density around the SMA at 11 months, development of dense tissue incasing the SMA as evidence of recurrence after 22 months. (b) Lymph node recurrence in a left para-aortic lymph node at different time points after pancreatic left resection for cancer. Gradual increase in lymph node size from 9 mm at 4 months to 16 mm at 12 months. *Source:* Modified from Heye et al. 2011 [25]. Reproduced with permission of Baishideng Publishing Group.

be detected earlier with regular surveillance including cross-sectional imaging, offering the opportunity for earlier initiation of oncologic therapy. While it appears logical that earlier detection of recurrence and initiation of therapy may result in better outcomes, future studies will have to assess how the treatment options discussed later affect survival and quality of life of patients with PDAC recurrence.

With advances in treatment options and diagnostic tools, the potential of structured surveillance programs will have to be reevaluated in the future. Novel analytic targets such as exosomal markers and cell-free DNA that are currently being evaluated in the early detection of PDAC may also be promising tools for postresection surveillance [27,28].

Treatment of Systemic Recurrence of Pancreatic Cancer

The treatment options for PDAC recurrence after resection are based on little evidence. The literature is restricted to mostly small retrospective studies in selected patients and in multiple case reports, suggesting a considerable publication bias. Table 119.2 provides an overview of available treatment options for PDAC recurrence. Based on common sense the appropriate treatment options depend on multiple parameters including the pattern and localization of recurrence, the clinical performance status and comorbidity of the patient, previous treatment, and timing (i.e., interval between resection and recurrence).

Clearly, systemic chemotherapy is the appropriate palliative therapy for the majority of patients with PDAC recurrence, because they present with systemic disease. There is little evidence from the literature as to the best regimen in this situation. However, this is a palliative situation and depending on the time of recurrence (during or after adjuvant therapy), previous therapy, and performance status, the same principles as outlined for second-line adjuvant and palliative chemotherapy (Chapters 113 and 116) may be recommended. While metastastectomy for systemic PDAC recurrence is highly controversial, favorable survival has consistently been reported after resection of the rare cases of isolated lung metastases [29-31]. With respect to quality of life, adequate pain therapy and supportive care are very important aspects of palliative therapy in patients with PDAC recurrence (Chapter 117).

Treatment of Isolated Local Recurrence of Pancreatic Cancer

While the current NCCN guidelines recommend inclusion in a clinical trial (preferred), chemoradiation (if not previously performed), switch to an alternative systemic chemotherapy, or best supportive care for local recurrence [9], the German S3 guidelines recommend the evaluation of local therapy options for isolated local recurrence based on the retrospective studies available [10].

Available treatment options for local recurrences include chemoradiation, re-resection, and locally ablative therapies (Table 119.2). In the following we will focus on chemoradiation and re-resection. While feasibility and safety of different locally ablative therapies are currently being tested for locally advanced PDAC, little is known on efficacy and long-term outcome [32] and data on locally ablative therapies for local recurrence are restricted to case reports.

Rationale for "Local" Therapy Options

PDAC is a systemic disease and most patients will eventually die from metastatic disease. This notion has led to a long-lasting debate as to the value of resection even in resectable PDAC. Based on good evidence and with advances in both surgery and systemic therapy, resection in combination with systemic therapy has now been established as the only therapy with the potential for long-term survival or cure [1]. With further advances the limits for surgery are today being pushed towards extended resections and resections after aggressive neoadjuvant therapies with promising results for locally advanced PDAC [22,33]. Strategies of neoadjuvant treatment have the advantage that patients with early systemic progression who have no benefit of surgical resection are selected out before surgery. Together with the pattern of recurrence and survival, data from molecular studies suggest that patients with isolated local recurrence may have biologically distinct PDAC subtypes of a less aggressive phenotype with slower systemic progression [20,34]. This notion provides a good rationale to test localized treatments such as re-resection and chemoradiation in this biologically selected subgroup of patients. However, the majority of patients presenting with suspected isolated local recurrence may also have micrometastatic disease and develop systemic progression later. Therefore, as for primary pancreatic cancer, local therapies for recurrence have to be embedded in multimodal treatment strategies that include systemic chemotherapy.

Chemoradiation for Isolated Local Recurrence

Chemoradiation is discussed by many as the main alternative to merely palliative chemotherapy for treatment of local recurrence. The evidence for chemoradiation is based on retrospective series of limited size (Table 119.3a).

Table 119.3(a) Retrospective series of chemoradiation for local recurrence of pancreatic cancer.

Author	Year	N included	Radiotherapy	Chemotherapy	Oncologic ouctomes
Wilkowski [38]	2006	18	45 Gy	5-FU ($n = 4$) 5-FU, Gem ($n = 6$) Cis, Gem ($n = 8$)	OS: 17.5 months PFS: 14.7 months CR: <i>n</i> = 6 (33%)
Wild [37]	2013	18*	SBRT 25 (20-27) Gy	28% (<i>n</i> = 5)	OS: 8.8 months
Habermehl [35]	2013	41	39.6–54 Gy + IORT (15 Gy) in <i>n</i> = 15	Gem (90%) 5FU or Cap (10%)	OS: 16.1 months PFS: 6.9 months CR: <i>n</i> = 6 (15%)
Nakamura [36]	2014	30	54 (39–60) Gy	Gem $(n = 18)$ S-1 $(n = 7)$	OS: 15.9 months PFS: 6.9 months

Included are studies with >5 patients undergoing chemoradiation.

Study includes n = 3 patients after definitive chemoradiation (no resection) for locally advanced disease. SBRT, stereotactic body radiation therapy; OS, overall survival; PFS, progression-free survival; CR, complete remission (clinical).

(b) Retrospective series of re-resection for local recurrence of pancreatic cancer.

Author	Year	N operated	N resected	Resection rate	Mortality	Other cancer-directed therapy	Oncologic outcome
Kleeff [*] [39]	2007	30	15	50%	1 (7%)	Chemoradiation: $n = 7$ Radiation: $n = 1$ Chemotherapy: $n = 9$ 2nd re-resection: $n = 6$ None: $n = 4$ NA: $n = 9$	Resection: OS: 17.0 months Exploration: OS: 9.4 months
Lavu [40]	2011	NA	8	NA	0	NA	OS: 17.5 months
Thomas [§] [31]	2012	NA	7	NA	0	NA [§]	OS: NA [§] DFS: 9 months
Strobel [°] [34]	2013	97	41	42.3%	1 (1.8%)	In cases with re-resection: Chemoradiation: $n = 22$ IORT: $n = 22$ Chemotherapy: $n = 21$ NA: $n = 4$	Re-resection: OS: 26.0 months Exploration (ILR): OS: 10.8 months Exploration (mets.): OS: 9.4 months
Boone [§] [41]	2014	NA	10	NA	0	NA	OS: 31.8 months
Miyazaki [42]	2014	NA	11	NA	0	Chemotherapy: $n = 8$ None: $n = 3$	Resection: OS: 25.0 months No re-resection: OS: 9.3 months
Shima [43]	2015	NA	6	NA	0	Chemotherapy: $n = 1$	OS: 27.5 months

Included are studies with >5 patients undergoing re-resection. *The cohort by Kleeff et al. is from the same center and included in the follow-up study by Strobel et al. *Mixed cohort of local and distant recurrence. Only data of patients with local recurrence included here.

OS, overall survival; DFS, disease-free survival; ILR, isolated local recurrence without evidence of systemic disease confirmed by surgical exploration.
The actuarial overall median survival reported for chemoradiation is around 16–18 months, with median progression-free survival of 6.9 months in the two larger out of four studies [35–38]. A poorer median overall survival of only 8.8 months in the only series with a low reported rate of systemic therapy (28%) [37] supports the notion that any local therapy for recurrence has to be accompanied by systemic chemotherapy in order to achieve favorable survival results.

Re-resection for Isolated Local Recurrence

The evidence for re-resection for the treatment of local PDAC recurrence is also based on retrospective series of limited sample size (Table 119.3b; [31,34,39-43]). However, the reported outcome with median overall survival rates of 25 to >30 months after re-resection in the most recent series [34,41-43] appear to be superior to the outcome reported after chemoradiation. It should be noted that these differences may in part be explained by selection bias due to the exclusion of patients with radiologically undetectable metastatic disease in the resection series. While most series did not report on resection rates, the series from Heidelberg initially reported a resection rate of 50%, which dropped to 42.3% in the larger series, mainly due to intraoperative diagnosis of metastases [34,39]. Disease-free survival after resection was not consistently reported. However, the summarized results demonstrate that re-resection was safe with 0-2%mortality and associated with very encouraging survival outcome at least in the selected patients who underwent re-resection. It should be emphasized that these results originate from specialized referral centers for pancreatic surgery and may not be commonly applicable.

We have reported our initial experience with re-resection in 2007 [39] and the so far largest series on surgery for isolated local PDAC recurrence in 2013 [34]. Analysis in this series allowed for several relevant observations. Of 97 patients with preoperatively suspected isolated local recurrence and histologic proof of recurrence, 57 (59%) had isolated local recurrence by surgical exploration, while distant metastases were identified in 40 (41%) patients. This again highlights the necessity of better diagnostic tools to detect small metastatic deposits, a problem known from primary PDAC staging. Of 57 isolated local recurrences, 41 (72%) were resected while 16 (28%) were locally unresectable. Median postoperative survival was 16.4 months in isolated local recurrence versus 9.4 months in metastatic recurrence, confirming the better prognosis of isolated recurrence that had been described previously [44]. Importantly, median survival in isolated local recurrence was significantly longer after

resection (26.0 months) versus exploration for local unresectability (10.8 months). This observation in isolated local recurrence points to a potential survival benefit from re-resection. R0 re-resection was achieved in 18 patients and resulted in 30.5 months median survival.

While a true benefit of re-resection can only be demonstrated by RCT, these results suggest that selected patients with suspected isolated local PDAC recurrence may benefit from re-resection.

Selection of Patients for Local Therapy

Several studies have identified the disease-free interval between primary tumor resection and recurrence to be associated with survival after re-resection or chemoradiation with different cutoffs from 9 to 20 months [31,36,39,41]. In the largest available series disease-free interval was not associated with prognosis while CA 19-9 was predictive for survival [34].

While exact cutoff values remain to be defined, early recurrence versus prolonged disease-free survival may be indicators for rapidly progressing versus less aggressive tumors and should be considered in decision making.

As in primary pancreatic cancer, CA 19-9 appears to be associated with survival in cancer recurrence. As discussed earlier, novel diagnostic tools and biomarkers may improve patient selection in the future [20,27,28].

Conclusions

Pancreatic cancer recurrence is a pressing concern affecting the vast majority of patients even after resection and completion of systemic therapy. While the majority of patients develop metastatic recurrence, a significant subgroup of 20-30% of patients first develop isolated local recurrence. These patients may have tumors of less aggressive subtypes with slower systemic progression and may, therefore, benefit from a multimodal treatment strategy that includes local therapy. As most recurrences are at first asymptomatic structured follow-up programs are needed to identify these patients. Although the literature provides little evidence with respect to the management of PDAC recurrence, both chemoradiation and surgical re-resection have been suggested to be safe and effective by several retrospective series. The best "standard" management for cancer recurrence can only be determined based on RCT, which will be difficult to conduct for this indication. More likely, the therapy for PDAC recurrence will remain a matter of interdisciplinary, personalized

904 *Chapter 119*

decision making. Novel effective treatments for PDAC therapy and novel biomarkers for early diagnosis will hopefully also advance the fields of surveillance after

References

- 1 Hartwig W, Werner J, Jager D et al. Improvement of surgical results for pancreatic cancer. Lancet Oncol 2013;14:e476–e485.
- **2** Esposito I, Kleeff J, Bergmann F et al. Most pancreatic cancer resections are R1 resections. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15:1651–1660.
- **3** Verbeke CS, Leitch D, Menon KV et al. Redefining the R1 resection in pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2006;93:1232–1237.
- 4 Chandrasegaram MD, Goldstein D, Simes J et al. Meta-analysis of radical resection rates and margin assessment in pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2015:102:1459–1472.
- 5 Strobel O, Hank T, Hinz U et al. Pancreatic cancer surgery: the new R-status counts. Ann Surg 2017;265(3):565–573.
- **6** Hartwig W, Hackert T, Hinz U et al. Pancreatic cancer surgery in the new millennium: better prediction of outcome. Ann Surg 2011;254:311–319.
- **7** Lewis R, Drebin JA, Callery MP et al. A contemporary analysis of survival for resected pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. HPB (Oxford) 2013;15:49–60.
- 8 Strobel O, Hinz U, Gluth A et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma: number of positive nodes allows to distinguish several N categories. Ann Surg 2015;261:961–969.
- **9** Tempero MA, Malafa MP, Behrman SW et al. Pancreatic adenocarcinoma, version 2.2014: featured updates to the NCCN guidelines. J Natl Compr Canc Netw 2014;12:1083–1093.
- 10 Seufferlein T, Porzner M, Becker T et al. [S3-guideline exocrine pancreatic cancer]. Z Gastroenterol 2013;51:1395–1440. [in German]
- 11 Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Friess H et al. A randomized trial of chemoradiotherapy and chemotherapy after resection of pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2004;350:1200–1210.
- 12 Smeenk HG, van Eijck CH, Hop WC et al. Long-term survival and metastatic pattern of pancreatic and periampullary cancer after adjuvant chemoradiation or observation: long-term results of EORTC trial 40891. Ann Surg 2007;246:734–740.
- 13 Oettle H, Post S, Neuhaus P et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine vs observation in patients undergoing curative-intent resection of pancreatic cancer: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2007;297:267–277.

resection, and result in earlier detection and more effective management of isolated and systemic PDAC recurrence.

- 14 Ueno M, Niwa T, Ohkawa S et al. The usefulness of perfusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging in advanced pancreatic cancer. Pancreas 2009;38:644–648.
- **15** Regine WF, Winter KA, Abrams RA et al. Fluorouracil vs gemcitabine chemotherapy before and after fluorouracil-based chemoradiation following resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2008;299:1019–1026.
- 16 Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Bassi C et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid vs gemcitabine following pancreatic cancer resection: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2010;304:1073–1081.
- 17 Van Laethem JL, Hammel P, Mornex F et al. Adjuvant gemcitabine alone versus gemcitabine-based chemoradiotherapy after curative resection for pancreatic cancer: a randomized EORTC-40013-22012/ FFCD-9203/GERCOR phase II study. J Clin Oncol 2010;28:4450–4456.
- 18 Schmidt J, Abel U, Debus J et al. Open-label, multicenter, randomized phase III trial of adjuvant chemoradiation plus interferon Alfa-2b versus fluorouracil and folinic acid for patients with resected pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2012;30:4077–4083.
- 19 Hishinuma S, Ogata Y, Tomikawa M et al. Patterns of recurrence after curative resection of pancreatic cancer, based on autopsy findings. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10:511–518.
- **20** Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Fu B, Yachida S et al. DPC4 gene status of the primary carcinoma correlates with patterns of failure in patients with pancreatic cancer. J Clin Oncol 2009;27:1806–1813.
- 21 Parikh AA, Maiga A, Bentrem D et al. Adjuvant therapy in pancreas cancer: does it influence patterns of recurrence? J Am Coll Surg 2016;222(4):448–456.
- 22 Ferrone CR, Marchegiani G, Hong TS et al. Radiological and surgical implications of neoadjuvant treatment with FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg 2015;261:12–17.
- **23** Tzeng CW, Abbott DE, Cantor SB et al. Frequency and intensity of postoperative surveillance after curative treatment of pancreatic cancer: a cost-effectiveness analysis. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:2197–2203.
- 24 Witkowski ER, Smith JK, Ragulin-Coyne E et al. Is it worth looking? Abdominal imaging after pancreatic

cancer resection: a national study. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:121–128.

- 25 Heye T, Zausig N, Klauss M et al. CT diagnosis of recurrence after pancreatic cancer: is there a pattern? World J Gastroenterol 2011;17:1126–1134.
- 26 Tjaden C, Michalski CW, Strobel O et al. Clinical impact of structured follow-up after pancreatic surgery. Pancreas 2016;45:895–899.
- **27** Melo SA, Luecke LB, Kahlert C et al. Glypican-1 identifies cancer exosomes and detects early pancreatic cancer. Nature 2015;523:177–182.
- **28** Zill OA, Greene C, Sebisanovic D et al. Cell-free DNA next-generation sequencing in pancreatobiliary carcinomas. Cancer Discov 2015;5:1040–1048.
- **29** Arnaoutakis GJ, Rangachari D, Laheru DA et al. Pulmonary resection for isolated pancreatic adenocarcinoma metastasis: an analysis of outcomes and survival. J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15:1611–1617.
- **30** Yamashita K, Miyamoto A, Hama N et al. Survival impact of pulmonary metastasis as recurrence of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Dig Surg 2015;32:464–471.
- **31** Thomas RM, Truty MJ, Nogueras-Gonzalez GM et al. Selective reoperation for locally recurrent or metastatic pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma following primary pancreatic resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:1696–1704.
- **32** Rombouts SJ, Vogel JA, van Santvoort HC et al. Systematic review of innovative ablative therapies for the treatment of locally advanced pancreatic cancer. Br J Surg 2015;102:182–193.
- **33** Hartwig W, Hackert T, Hinz U et al. Multivisceral resection for pancreatic malignancies: risk-analysis and long-term outcome. Ann Surg 2009;250:81–87.
- 34 Strobel O, Hartwig W, Hackert T et al. Re-resection for isolated local recurrence of pancreatic cancer is feasible, safe, and associated with encouraging survival. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:964–972.
- **35** Habermehl D, Brecht IC, Bergmann F et al. Chemoradiation in patients with isolated recurrent

pancreatic cancer: therapeutical efficacy and probability of re-resection. Radiat Oncol 2013;8:27.

- **36** Nakamura A, Itasaka S, Takaori K et al. Radiotherapy for patients with isolated local recurrence of primary resected pancreatic cancer. Prolonged disease-free interval associated with favorable prognosis. Strahlenther Onkol 2014;190:485–490.
- 37 Wild AT, Hiniker SM, Chang DT et al. Re-irradiation with stereotactic body radiation therapy as a novel treatment option for isolated local recurrence of pancreatic cancer after multimodality therapy: experience from two institutions. J Gastrointest Oncol 2013;4:343–351.
- 38 Wilkowski R, Thoma M, Bruns C et al. Combined chemoradiotherapy for isolated local recurrence after primary resection of pancreatic cancer. JOP 2006;7:34–40.
- **39** Kleeff J, Reiser C, Hinz U et al. Surgery for recurrent pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg 2007;245:566–572.
- **40** Lavu H, Nowcid LJ, Klinge MJ et al. Reoperative completion pancreatectomy for suspected malignant disease of the pancreas. J Surg Res 2011;170:89–95.
- 41 Boone BA, Zeh HJ, Mock BK et al. Resection of isolated local and metastatic recurrence in periampullary adenocarcinoma. HPB (Oxford) 2014;16:197–203.
- **42** Miyazaki M, Yoshitomi H, Shimizu H et al. Repeat pancreatectomy for pancreatic ductal cancer recurrence in the remnant pancreas after initial pancreatectomy: is it worthwhile? Surgery 2014;155:58–66.
- **43** Shima Y, Okabayashi T, Kozuki A et al. Completion pancreatectomy for recurrent pancreatic cancer in the remnant pancreas: report of six cases and a review of the literature. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2015;400:973–978.
- 44 Sperti C, Pasquali C, Piccoli A, Pedrazzoli S. Recurrence after resection for ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. World J Surg 1997;21:195–200.

Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Pancreatic Cancer

120

Survival and Late Morbidity After Resection of Pancreatic Cancer

Avinoam Nevler, Charles J. Yeo, and Jordan M. Winter

Department of Surgery, Jefferson Pancreas, Biliary and Related Cancer Center, Thomas Jefferson University, Philadelphia, PA, USA

Introduction

Pancreatic cancer is currently the third leading cause of cancer death in the United States [1]. In light of the decreasing trend in cancer deaths from other common cancer types, pancreatic cancer deaths are expected to become second only to lung cancer within the next decade. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) is a highly lethal cancer with an overall 5-year survival for affected patients estimated to be only 7% [1]. Approximately 20% of patients with PDAC have localized and resectable disease at diagnosis. This subgroup has the best long-term outcome. In this chapter, we will review the survival of patients with resected PDAC, and highlight trends in survival over time. We will examine advances in prognostic markers, which can inform survival projections. As increasing numbers of patients achieve prolonged survival after resection for PDAC in the future, an understanding of late morbidity after pancreatic resection will become increasingly important. We will summarize the literature on delayed complications, although this body of work is relatively sparse and generally limited to studies of patients who underwent resections for benign disease.

Survival after Resection for Pancreatic Cancer

Reported long-term survival outcomes after pancreatic resection for PDAC vary based on the specific characteristics of the patient cohort under investigation. Frequently, oncologists quote survival data from highly cited randomized, large, multi-institution adjuvant trials that include patients who have undergone a resection with curative intent, such as ESPAC-3 [2], RTOG 9704 [3], and CONKO-001 [4] (these trials are detailed elsewhere in this book). The reported median overall survivals in these studies were 23.2, 20.0, 22.8 months, respectively. In the ESPAC-1 trial the median survival was 14.0 months with no adjuvant chemotherapy [5] while in the recent CONKO-001 trial the no-treatment arm had a median survival of 20.2 months.

These results might be favorably skewed, however, compared with patients treated outside clinical trials because they are confounded by rather strong selection and entry biases related to strict eligibility criteria. For instance, these studies typically exclude patients with the most unfavorable cancers that are associated with either early recurrence at the time of eligibility screening, or in the case of CONKO-01 markedly elevated postoperative serum CA 19-9 levels. In addition, patients with significant medical comorbidities, or patients who recover poorly after pancreatectomy (including those who suffer a perioperative death), are excluded from these studies. Indeed, the ability to receive adjuvant therapy after resection for PDAC may be an important prognostic marker that is independent from the potential therapeutic benefits of such therapy (about 80-90% of patients in most high-volume centers in the United States receive adjuvant treatment). Population-based (nonrandomized) studies that suggest a strong benefit to adjuvant therapy should take this point into consideration [6].

Taken together, adjuvant trials reveal that modern single-agent adjuvant chemotherapy confers an average median survival advantage of perhaps 3–5 months over best supportive care [7,8]. Recurrences typically occur around 13 months after resection for patients who receive adjuvant therapy, as compared with around 7 months for patients off therapy [4]. Unfortunately, this difference (around 6 months) merely approximates the

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

time patients spend on adjuvant therapy in many cases, suggesting that modern treatments often fail to provide a durable benefit that lasts beyond completion of therapy. In other words, in many cases the disease is kept at bay only while patients are receiving treatment.

Retrospective single-institutional experiences provide real-world survival data compared with prospective clinical trials, even though follow-up of these patients may be less rigorously collected. In contrast to prospective adjuvant trials, these retrospective studies are usually not confounded by the same degree of selection bias, as they generally include all patients who are candidates for resection at a given institution. Thus the results may be more generalizable. As would be expected, long-term survival outcomes reported by these studies tend to be worse. In a large, single-institution study of 1,175 PDAC resected at the Johns Hopkins Hospital (JHH) over 25 years, the median survival was just 18 months; 1-year, 2-year, 3-year, and 5-year overall survival rates were 65%, 37%, 27%, and 18%, respectively [9]. The overall survivals in a series of 555 resected patients from the Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center (MSKCC) (1983-2000) were virtually identical [10].

In recent years, the results of retrospective studies of patients undergoing resection after neoadjuvant therapy have been reported and outcomes are often impressively long in comparison to historical retrospective data of patients who received adjuvant therapy following resection. However, there is a strong selection bias in these cohorts that should be acknowledged (just as with prospective, randomized adjuvant trials). A substantial portion of patients in the intent-to-treat neoadjuvant group fail to undergo resection, either due to disease progression or poor performance status. As a result, the neoadjuvant treatment model enriches the study cohort (i.e., patients undergoing subsequent resection) with the most favorable patients. Christians et al. recently published results from a retrospective analysis of 69 patients with resectable PDAC treated with neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy from 2009 to 2013 at a single institution [11]. The reported median survival from this relatively small cohort was an astounding 44.9 months for patients who completed the neoadjuvant course and successfully recovered from pancreatic resection. However, the intent-to-treat analysis for the whole cohort was 13.5 months shorter (31.5 months), albeit still impressive. The survival of the 9 patients (15%) who failed to advance to surgical resection was just 8.1 months, and on a par with patients having advanced disease. Importantly, patients included in this study satisfied strict inclusion criteria of having "resectable" PDAC, which comprised a relatively favorable group when compared with large institutional series of patients receiving adjuvant therapy. In an earlier prospective, and nonrandomized study

by Evans et al. published in 2008, 86 patients with resectable PDAC received preoperative neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy [12]. Median survival was 34 months for patients who completed neoadjuvant chemotherapy and underwent a resection (64 patients). In the intent-totreat group, overall survival rates were comparable with studies of patients who get resection first (22.7 months). In this study, a larger proportion of patients failed to undergo resection (25%) than the more recent report by Christians et al., suggesting improved patient selection in the later study. It is difficult to conclude from singleinstitution studies of neoadjuvant therapy such as these that the treatment is the principal driver of superior reported outcomes for resectable PDAC, because most of the patients only received gemcitabine or 5-FU-based monotherapy (marginally effective therapies). Tumor biology and patient selection likely play a more predominant role. As chemotherapy improves, the rationale for a neoadjuvant approach will probably gain greater traction, as the need for early systemic control is likely critical for improved survival in many patients. Randomized trials are needed to better assess the value of the neoadjuvant approach. We eagerly await such studies, including the ongoing German NEOPA trial, which varies the sequencing of gemcitabine and resection in patients with resectable PDAC [13]. Neoadjuvant treatment has become the standard approach for borderline resectable disease at most centers. A meta-analysis of 18 studies of patients undergoing neoadjuvant therapy for borderline resectable disease revealed that the resection rate is 65%, and the median survival is 26 months in the patients who achieve this result (18 months for the whole group [14]).

How Commonly are Patients Cured of PDAC by Resection?

While many patients with localized disease may not be helped by resectional therapy (as 25% of patients die within a year after resection for PDAC [9,15]), there is no question that this surgical intervention provides the best opportunity for long-term survival for many patients. A randomized, patient-blinded study of 42 patients from Japan compared the effect of resection with that of chemoradiation without resection for patients with resectable PDA. The study revealed just a 3-month median survival benefit (which is comparable to the meager median survival benefit of adjuvant therapy) [16]. However, the mean survival advantage was an impressive 12 months, revealing that a significant proportion of favorable outliers received a substantial benefit from resection. In fact, there were no long-term survivors (>2 years) in the nosurgery group (vs. 35% in the surgery group), just as there are seldom any long-term survivors in historical studies of patients with advanced disease.

Table 120.1	Five- and 10-	vear survival rate	es for patient	with pancreatic	cancer after surgical	resection.
		,				

	Study period	Ν	5-year survival	10-year survival
CONKO-001 (Adjuvant Group)	1998-2004	168	20.7%	12.2%
Shimada et al. [18]	1990-2013	229	17%	10%
Kimura et al. [19]	1988-2012	149	13.40%	3.60%
Ferrone et al. [20]	1985-2006	499	19%	10%
Dusch et al. [21]	1972-2004	360	19.20%	6.10%
Schnelldorfer et al. [22]	1981-2001	357	18%	13%
Adham et al. [23]	1983-2000	30*	-	30% of 5 yr survivors had \geq 10 yr survival
Riall et al. [17]	1970–1999	564	17%	9%

This and other outcome studies raise the question of cure rates associated with resection for PDAC. A handful of studies shed light on this question with survival outcomes reported to 10 years and beyond (Table 120.1). Similar to studies with shorter follow-up, 5-year survival rates are consistently around 18–20%. Reproducibly, the data also indicate that overall survival 10 years after resection is roughly half this rate, or 10%. The largest study to date on this subject was published by Riall et al., where the authors reported on the long-term survival of 564 patients with PDA [17].

Our own unpublished analysis of the publically available data from the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) cancer database (1975-2012) yields further insight into this question [24]. These data show that patients have roughly a 50% chance of doubling their own survival throughout their lifetime (starting at the 1 year point). For example, an individual who survives 4 years has a 50% chance of living another 4 years. This observation has several implications. First, the longer an individual lives, the greater their chance of surviving a further year. On the other hand, the data indicate that a 10-year survivor still carries a real risk of late recurrence. In an analysis of 30 five-year survivors, Adham et al. observed survival at 10, 15, and 20 years to be 30%, 13%, and 7% respectively. These outcomes are substantially worse than would be predicted from age-matched life tables, where a 65-year-old individual would be expected to have a 50% survival at 20 years. Ferrone et al. [20] analyzed a cohort of 499 patients resected at the Massachusetts General Hospital for PDAC (in a study entitled "Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: long-term survival does not equal cure"), and also observed a number of recurrences beyond 10 years. Moreover, some cases of long-term survival on further pathologic review have been attributed to an incorrect diagnosis at the index resection, as exemplified by a patient on the CONKO-001 trial found later to have a neuroendocrine cancer [25]. While a patient can never be fully assured that they are free of recurrence risk, our analysis of life expectancy tables [26], superimposed with historical PDAC survival data after resection, suggests that the survival curves overlap after patients have lived for roughly 13 years after resection (~8% of patients achieve this outcome, with a median projected 19-year overall survival in this subgroup). After this time point, patients are just as likely to die from nonpancreatic cancer causes. Practically speaking, these patients then are "cured" of their disease. Therefore, we believe that the "cure rate" of pancreatic resection for PDA can be estimated to be around 8% for most patients.

Survival Trends Over Time

A large, single-institution study from the Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center [15] revealed that short (30-day) and intermediate (1-year) survivals after resection for PDAC have improved between the 1980s and 2000s. The authors concluded that over time, surgery had become safer with fewer perioperative deaths (i.e., early mortality); additionally, the authors hypothesized that patient selection had improved, perhaps as a result of modern imaging techniques used to stage patients with fewer early recurrences (i.e., intermediate mortality). However, there was no improvement observed in long-term mortality in this study, particularly when these other survival determinants (perioperative mortality and patient selection) were excluded from the analysis by focusing just on patients who survived at least 1 year. A subgroup analysis of SEER pancreatic cancer relative survival data over the past 40 years [24] also indicates that there has been no improvement in the survival of pancreatic cancer patients when we evaluated all patients with pancreatic cancer who survived at least 1 year (Fig. 120.1). Our review of pancreatic cancer survival statistics from a separate large data set, published



by the American Cancer Society (ACS) between 1992 and 2011, adds further support to these observations [27]. The overall cancer 5-year survival (i.e., including all patients) rose from 4% in the period between 1992 and 1997, to just 7% between 2005 and 2011 (Fig. 120.2). Notably, there was virtually no improvement for metastatic disease, and only minimal improvement for regional disease. The greatest increase in survival was apparent for patients with localized disease (16% to 27% over the time interval). Again, the absence of any significant and widespread advances in chemotherapy over this time frame points to progress outside the domain of cancer therapeutics (e.g., safer surgery and patient selection) as principal drivers for positive change. Greater access to care (surgery and chemotherapy) may also have played an important role.

Prognostic Risk Factors

Prognostic factors are key aspects to any discussion of survival, mainly due to the information they provide regarding the natural history of the disease. On occasion, prognostic information can be used to guide treatment decisions. Certain prognostic features have been consistently validated in patients with PDAC. However, it is important to note and discuss with patients that these factors are marginal at best at forecasting outcome. Patients with unfavorable features often achieve long survival after resection, while many with favorable features suffer an unfortunate early recurrence and death.

Pathologic features that are reproducibly found to be associated with worse long-term survival include increased tumor diameter, regional lymph node

metastases (including alternative metrics of lymph node burden such as lymph node ratio) [28-34], poorly differentiated histology, positive resection margin, and perineural invasion [17,35-37]. In multivariate models, each of these has associated hazard ratios below 2, reflecting their weak prognostic capabilities, and their limited utility for treatment-related decisions. Indeed, in a study that contrasted 137 patients with short survival (<12 months, n = 58) and long survival (>30 months, n = 79) after resection for PDAC, no pathologic features proved to be significant predictors for the survival group. Interestingly, 65% of the long-term survivors and 17% of the short-term survivors had regional lymph node metastases, respectively [38]. Aside from conventional pathologic features, the only other validated prognostic marker is the serum-based carbohydrate antigen 19-9 (or CA 19-9). This protein is a secreted sialylated Lewis A (sialyl Le^A) antigen that is produced in high amounts by pancreatic cancer cells. Elevated post-resection levels are associated with early recurrence and worse overall survival [39-41]. In fact, an ad hoc analysis of patients enrolled in the RTOG 9704 adjuvant trial [3,39] revealed that a level >180 U/mL is associated with an adjusted hazard ratio of 3.6 (which is substantially more powerful than conventional pathologic features). This finding has been replicated in multiple studies [40-43].

Scientists have tried to identify molecular prognostic markers that can enhance conventional staging strategies, although none have been validated to date. Winter et al. determined that high MUC1 and mesothelin (MSLN) expression were both associated with early cancer-specific mortality in a comparative analysis of shortand long-term survivors after resection for PDAC [38]. These immunohistochemical markers showed a greater prognostic ability compared to conventional pathologic features such as tumor size, regional lymph node metastases, resection margin status, and histologic grade [38]. Smith et al. performed a meta-analysis of several immunohistochemical prognostic markers (P16, SMAD4, VEGF, EGFR, bax, and bcl-2) in resected pancreatic cancer patients (11 eligible studies) and found vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) to be the most informative prognostic marker [44].

A separate study by Stratford et al. analyzed gene expression data in resected samples, and compared the profile to metastatic deposits found at autopsy. The authors identified a six-gene signature as prognostic for advanced disease. This gene cluster (*FOSB, KLF6, NFKBIZ, ATP4A, GSG1,* and *SIGLEC11*) proved to be predictive of worse outcome in a small validation cohort of patients with resected PDA, with an adjusted hazard ratio of 4.1 [45]. Recently, Chen et al. [46] described a prognostic 15-gene signature in early stage PDAC (hazard ratio 3.26), which was also validated in the Stratford cohort [45].

Long-Term Morbidity

Studies on postoperative morbidity after pancreatectomy have historically focused on early complications after resection (addressed elsewhere in this book). Along these lines, the International Study Group of Pancreatic Surgery has published a series of consensus papers on various complications. Late morbidity after pancreatic surgery, however, has been considerably less studied. Relevant studies have naturally focused on patients undergoing resection for benign disease, since larger numbers of patients remain alive at long-term follow-up. The most common late complications that have been observed include gastrectomy-associated complications (e.g., dumping syndrome, bile reflux gastritis, marginal ulcers, bleeding, and gastric remnant cancer), bile duct strictures, pancreatic duct strictures, pancreatogenic diabetes mellitus, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD), incisional hernia, and pyogenic liver abscess.

Gastrectomy-Associated Complications

A classic pancreaticoduodenectomy (to include a distal gastrectomy) may carry a risk of delayed complications typically associated with a distal gastrectomy. These include afferent limb syndrome, bile reflux gastritis, marginal ulcers (associated with bleeding, stricture, or perforation), dumping syndrome, and gastric remnant cancer (Table 120.2).

Some early studies suggest that the rates of reflux gastritis, marginal ulcers, and dumping syndrome may be lower with a pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy as compared with those after a classic pancreaticoduodenectomy [47,48]. Other studies, however, have shown no clear difference in the risk for marginal ulcers or reflux gastritis [49]. The principle etiology of afferent limb syndrome after pancreaticoduodenectomy is tumor recurrence, followed by radiation-induced stricture [50], and should be equally prevalent with either reconstruction technique.

The risk of gastric remnant cancer in patients undergoing a classic Whipple is a theoretical one, because the

 Table 120.2
 Gastrectomy-associated complications for patients post-pancreatoduodenectomy.

Complication	Prevalence
Alkaline reflux gastritis	11–25% [49,51]
Marginal ulcer	1–9% [49,51,52]
Afferent loop syndrome	13% [50]
Dumping syndrome	10% [47]

supporting evidence is an extrapolation of literature based on prior gastrectomy for peptic ulcer disease. The incidence is believed to be around 7% [53-55], and the average latency is about 20 years [55]. Most gastric remnant cancers occur at or near the prior anastomosis, and the cause is believed to be related to combined reflux of bile and pancreatic secretions. While a similar risk has not been documented after a classic pancreaticoduodenectomy, the purported mechanism of pancreatobiliary reflux is nonetheless exacerbated when the pylorus is resected. The relevance of this complication is probably low with the present survival rates for PDAC (roughly 5% of patients, or less, will survive to 20 years), but will likely become an increasingly common issue for the current generation of hepatobiliary surgical trainees as treatments improve. Data from patients undergoing gastric resections for peptic ulcer disease suggest that surveillance should be performed in appropriately selected patients starting 5 years after their distal gastrectomy [53].

As a case in point, Dr. James J. Mezhir (1973–2016) suffered this very fate. He was an accomplished pancreatic surgeon and scientist, and in fact reported the largest series of gastric remnant cancers as a surgical oncology fellow at Memorial Sloan Kettering [53]. He underwent a pancreaticoduodenectomy as a teenager for the management of non-Hodgkin lymphoma causing bile-duct obstruction [56,57]. Sadly, he developed an aggressive gastric remnant cancer 25 years after the index operation, and recently died after a 2-year battle with the disease [56].

Biliary Anastomotic Strictures

Biliary strictures occur in 3–8% of patients following pancreaticoduodenectomy [58–60], with the median time to stricture formation being just over 1 year. This complication is best managed initially, when possible, by nonoperative interventions including endoscopic or percutaneous balloon dilatation and biliary stents. Surgical revision is appropriate in cases where these interventions fail (approximately 5–24% of the time). Reported risk factors for biliary strictures include small bile-duct diameter at the time of the index resection (<5 mm) [60], preoperative biliary stenting, and postoperative biliary stenting [58].

Pancreatic Anastomotic Strictures

Pancreatic anastomotic strictures occur at an almost similar rate (roughly 2–3% after pancreaticoduodenectomy) [59,61]. This complication typically presents as abdominal pain in the setting of pancreatitis, and manifests an average of 4 years after the index operation. MRCP or CT provide visual images to secure the diagnosis [61]. Pancreatic anastomotic strictures may be managed initially by endoscopic stenting (guided by ERP or EUS) in selected cases [62,63]. However, a definitive operative revision is at times required. Effective options include a revision of the pancreaticoenterostomy or a lateral pancreaticojejunostomy [61].

Pancreatogenic Diabetes Mellitus

Pancreatogenic diabetes mellitus (Type 3c) is a subtype of secondary diabetes (Type 3) and refers to any diabetogenic process that results from damage or loss of pancreatic tissue. Notably, this form of diabetes is unique in that glucagon (α -cells), pancreatic polypeptide-producing cells, and exocrine acinar cells are also lost. Diabetes mellitus (DM) and PDAC have a close "reverse causality" relationship [64]; while diabetes mellitus has been associated with increased risk for pancreatic cancer, PDA has also been associated with inciting new-onset DM both through pancreatic tissue destruction (Type 3c), as well as through a paraneoplastic phenomenon that results in the inhibition of insulin secretion and the exacerbation of peripheral insulin resistance (Type 2-like DM) [65].

Table 120.3 shows the reported prevalence of newonset pancreatogenic diabetes after pancreatectomy across multiple studies. Exacerbation of existing diabetes is also observed in a large proportion of these patients. The occurrence of new-onset DM may be slightly higher after distal pancreatecomy, as compared to pancreaticoduodenectomy. Paradoxically, resection of the pancreatic tumor may also lead to resolution of diabetic symptoms of DM in a small number of patients (although etiology is unclear, this may be related to the nearly universal weight loss of 10–15% after pancreatectomy) [66,67]. Due to the high frequency of new-onset or worsening of diabetes after pancreatic resection, this complication should be specifically addressed with patients prior to resection, via education and discussion.

Pancreatic Exocrine Insufficiency

Pancreatic exocrine insufficiency occurs in roughly half of patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy [70,73,74]. The mechanism of parenchymal loss is similar to pancreatogenic diabetes, and in fact, exocrine insufficiency is one of the major criteria used to make the diagnosis of Type 3c DM [64]. Symptoms may include abdominal pain and bloating; pasty, floating, and foul-smelling stools; and fatsoluble vitamin deficiency (vitamins A, D, E, and K). Reported risk factors for post-pancreaticoduodenectomy exocrine insufficiency include preoperative pancreatic endocrine impairment, preoperative decreased pancreatic parenchymal thickness, hard gland texture, postoperative imaging showing decreased pancreatic parenchymal

	Ν	Pancreaticoduodenectomy	Distal pancreatectomy
Burkhart et al. [68]	267	New onset: 18% (<i>n</i> = 135) Exacerbation of DM: 48% (<i>n</i> = 44)	New onset: 31% (<i>n</i> = 55) Exacerbation of DM: 26% (<i>n</i> = 23)
Hirata et al. [69]	167	New onset: 22% (<i>n</i> = 58) Exacerbation of DM: 57% (<i>n</i> = 42)	New onset: 27% (<i>n</i> = 33) Exacerbation of DM: 77% (<i>n</i> = 34)
Wu et al. [66]	3,914	New onset: 16% (<i>n</i> = 3914)	
Fang et al. [70]	42	New onset: 12% (<i>n</i> = 42)	
White et al. [71]	100	New onset: 11% (<i>n</i> = 79)	New onset: 9.5% ($n = 21$)
DiNorcia et al. [72]	49		New onset: 37% (<i>n</i> = 38) Exacerbation of DM: 82% (<i>n</i> = 11)

Table 120.3 Prevalence of pancreatogenic diabetes mellitus after pancreatectomy.

Percentage of patients with pancreatogenic diabetes mellitus, total study population size in parenthesis. DM, diabetes mellitus.

 Table 120.4
 Prevalence of post-pancreatectomy pancreatic exocrine insufficiency.

	N	PPPD-PG	PPPD-PJ	Risk factors identified
Lemaire et al. [76]	19	16/17 (94%)		Decreased postoperative pancreatic parenchymal thickness, postoperative dilatation of the main pancreatic duct
Rault et al. [79]	33	12/23 (52%)	8/10 (80)%	Type of pancreatic reconstruction (PEI in PJ > PG)
Fang et al. [70]	42	12/19 (63%)	10/23 (43%)	
Nakamura et al. [73]	61	38/61 (62%)		Preoperative endocrine impairment, hard gland texture, postoperative dilatation of the main pancreatic duct
Nakamura et al. [75]	52	34/52 (65%)		Decreased pancreatic parenchymal thickness (preoperative and postoperative)
Hirono et al. [74]	199	59/90 (66%)	38/99 (38%)	Type pancreatic reconstruction (PEI in PJ > PG), hard gland texture

PPPD, pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy; PEI, pancreatic exocrine insufficiency; PG, pancreatogastrostomy; PJ, pancreatojejunostomy.

thickness, and postoperative dilatation of the main pancreatic duct [73–76]. A summary of reported rates and risk factors of pancreatic exocrine insufficiency is provided in Table 120.4. This complication, although not fatal or debilitating, has been shown to be associated with a significant reduction in the quality of life [77]. The treatment consists of oral pancreatic enzyme replacement with meals. Recommended doses are in the range of 18,000 to 30,000 USP units of lipase. Of note, gastric pH should be maintained above 4.0 to prevent enzyme inactivation [78].

Nonalcoholic Fatty Liver Disease

Increased hepatic fat deposition is a newly reported complication after pancreaticoduodenectomy [80], and in some cases it can progress to nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD). NAFLD attributable to pancreaticoduodenectomy is defined as hepatic steatosis (proven by imaging or by histology) without other causes for secondary hepatic fat accumulation, such as significant alcohol intake, steatogenic medications or genetic disorders [81]. As this chronic condition progresses, the functional reserve of the liver diminishes and hepatic insufficiency may ensue [82]. This may assume increased relevance in patients with PDAC who receive chemotherapy, which itself carries an independent risk of hepatotoxicity [83,84]. The prevalence of post-pancreaticoduodenectomy NAFLD has been estimated at between 8% and 40% [85–88], although the exact mechanism of this complication remains unknown. Sato et al. evaluated postoperative imaging studies in 110 patients who underwent a pancreaticoduodenectomy over a 6-month period, and observed that decreased pancreatic volume was associated with NAFLD. Tanaka et al. [88], studied the physical and biochemical profiles in patients with NAFLD after pancreaticoduodenectomy, and noted a low BMI, decreased insulin resistance [89], and decreased serum levels of cholesterol, apolipoprotein B, and albumin. Since these findings are consistent with pancreatic exocrine insufficiency, an increased dosage of oral pancreatic enzyme supplements was evaluated as a possible therapy, and the intervention indeed reversed these biochemical abnormalities in a number of patients. Additionally, associated imaging findings of steatohepatitis improved. The findings were reproduced by Nagai et al. in a separate study [90]. Therefore, it may be advisable to initiate or

augment oral pancreatic enzyme supplementation in patients with post-pancreaticoduodenectomy NAFLD. Future studies are needed to determine if enzyme supplementation should be recommended indefinitely in all patients (or only those at highest risk) in order to prevent this complication.

Incisional Hernia

Available literature regarding the incidence of incisional hernia post-pancreatic surgery is scarce, yet in our experience, the complication is frequently encountered. The risk can be extrapolated from the overall abdominal surgical literature. A meta-analysis of 14,618 patients (56 studies) undergoing a wide variety of surgical procedures reported a prevalence rate of 12.8% [91] at approximately 2 years after the index procedure. Risk factors for incisional hernia after abdominal surgery include obesity, history of smoking, previous abdominal surgery, and postoperative wound infection [92–94]. The incisional rate would be expected to improve substantially when a minimally invasive approach is utilized [95,96].

Pyogenic Liver Abscess

Biliary-enteric anastomoses result in chronic colonization of the biliary tract with enteric flora (bactibilia) due to the absence of the sphincter of Oddi. This is generally of no clinical consequence, because of continuous biliary drainage and decompression. However, colonized bile ducts place patients with infarcted, injured, or necrotic liver parenchyma at risk for pyogenic liver abscesses. This can occur due to liver infarction from a retractor injury at the time of a pancreaticoduodenectomy, or as a result of parenchymal injury related to liver-directed therapies used to treat hepatic metastases, such as hepatic arterial embolization or ablative procedures. Of note, these ther-

References

- 1 American Cancer Society (ACS). Cancer Facts and Figures 2016. Atlanta: American Cancer Society, 2016.
- **2** Neoptolemos JP, Stocken DD, Bassi C et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid vs gemcitabine following pancreatic cancer resection: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2010;304(10):1073–1081.
- **3** Regine WF, Winter KA, Abrams RA et al. Fluorouracil vs gemcitabine chemotherapy before and after fluorouracil-based chemoradiation following resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a randomized controlled trial. JAMA 2008;299(9):1019–1026.
- 4 Oettle H, Neuhaus P, Hochhaus A et al. Adjuvant chemotherapy with gemcitabine and long-term

apies are rarely performed for patients with conventional PDA at this time, and are more relevant for patients with metastatic neuroendocrine carcinoma. In a large study from Memorial Sloan Kettering Cancer Center, the liver abscess rate in patients undergoing hepatic arterial embolization was 33% for patients with prior biliary-enteric anastomosis, but just 0.05% in other patients [97]. The risk of a liver abscess with any liver-directed therapy after pancreaticoduodenectomy was observed to be around 10% in a separate large multi-institution study [98]. Patients found to have zones of infarct identified after pancreaticoduodenectomy, either from retractor injury or typically accessory hepatic arterial ligation should be vigilantly monitored for the development of potentially life-threatening liver abscesses that can develop with immunosuppression related to adjuvant chemotherapy. Extra caution is necessary for patients who develop liver abscesses in the early postoperative period. Most liver abscesses can be managed effectively with antibiotics and percutaneous drainage if diagnosed in a timely manner.

Conclusions

Long-term survival has only marginally improved after resection for pancreatic cancer, but this progress cannot be attributed to significant advances in pancreatic cancer medical therapy. The possibility of recurrence persists, even after many years. Novel effective therapies will likely emerge from ongoing innovative basic and translational work in the near future. As patients experience improved survival, the aforementioned late complications will become increasingly important. Pancreatic surgeons should be mindful of the rates and risks of each of these complications and discuss them with their patients. Future studies aimed at reducing these risks are therefore needed.

outcomes among patients with resected pancreatic cancer: the CONKO-001 randomized trial. JAMA 2013;310(14):1473–1481.

- **5** Neoptolemos JP, Dunn JA, Stocken DD et al. Adjuvant chemoradiotherapy and chemotherapy in resectable pancreatic cancer: a randomised controlled trial. Lancet 2001;358(9293):1576–1585.
- **6** McDade TP, Hill JS, Simons JP et al. A national propensity-adjusted analysis of adjuvant radiotherapy in the treatment of resected pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Cancer 2010;116(13):3257–3266.
- 7 Boeck S, Ankerst DP, Heinemann V. The role of adjuvant chemotherapy for patients with resected pancreatic cancer: systematic review of randomized controlled

trials and meta-analysis. Oncology 2007;72(5-6):314–321.

- 8 Stocken DD, Buchler MW, Dervenis C et al. Metaanalysis of randomised adjuvant therapy trials for pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2005;92(8):1372–1381.
- **9** Winter JM, Cameron JL, Campbell KA et al. 1423 pancreaticoduodenectomies for pancreatic cancer: a single-institution experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10(9):1199–1210; discussion 1210–1211.
- 10 Brennan MF, Kattan MW, Klimstra D, Conlon K. Prognostic nomogram for patients undergoing resection for adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2004;240(2):293–298.
- 11 Christians KK, Heimler JW, George B et al. Survival of patients with resectable pancreatic cancer who received neoadjuvant therapy. Surgery 2016;159(3):893–900.
- 12 Evans DB, Varadhachary GR, Crane CH et al. Preoperative gemcitabine-based chemoradiation for patients with resectable adenocarcinoma of the pancreatic head. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(21):3496–3502.
- 13 Tachezy M, Gebauer F, Petersen C et al. Sequential neoadjuvant chemoradiotherapy (CRT) followed by curative surgery vs. primary surgery alone for resectable, non-metastasized pancreatic adenocarcinoma: NEOPA- a randomized multicenter phase III study (NCT01900327, DRKS00003893, ISRCTN82191749). BMC Cancer 2014;14:411.
- 14 Tang K, Lu W, Qin W, Wu Y. Neoadjuvant therapy for patients with borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis of response and resection percentages. Pancreatology 2016;16(1):28–37.
- 15 Winter JM, Brennan MF, Tang LH et al. Survival after resection of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: results from a single institution over three decades. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19(1):169–175.
- 16 Doi R, Imamura M, Hosotani R et al. Surgery versus radiochemotherapy for resectable locally invasive pancreatic cancer: final results of a randomized multiinstitutional trial. Surg Today 2008;38(11):1021–1028.
- 17 Riall TS, Cameron JL, Lillemoe KD et al. Resected periampullary adenocarcinoma: 5-year survivors and their 6- to 10-year follow-up. Surgery 2006;140(5):764–772.
- 18 Shimada K, Sakamoto Y, Nara S, Esaki M, Kosuge T, Hiraoka N. Analysis of 5-year survivors after a macroscopic curative pancreatectomy for invasive ductal adenocarcinoma. World J Surg 2010;34(8):1908–1915.
- 19 Kimura K, Amano R, Nakata B et al. Clinical and pathological features of five-year survivors after pancreatectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. World J Surg Oncol 2014;12:360.
- **20** Ferrone CR, Pieretti-Vanmarcke R, Bloom JP et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: long-term survival

does not equal cure. Surgery 2012;152(3 suppl 1):S43–49.

- 21 Dusch N, Weiss C, Strobel P, Kienle P, Post S, Niedergethmann M. Factors predicting long-term survival following pancreatic resection for ductal adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: 40 years of experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2014;18(4):674–681.
- 22 Schnelldorfer T, Ware AL, Sarr MG et al. Long-term survival after pancreatoduodenectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: is cure possible? Ann Surg 2008;247(3):456–462.
- 23 Adham M, Jaeck D, Le Borgne J et al. Long-term survival (5–20 years) after pancreatectomy for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: a series of 30 patients collected from 3 institutions. Pancreas 2008;37(4):352–357.
- 24 SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975–2012, National Cancer Institute, Bethesda, MD. Available at: http:// seer.cancer.gov/csr/1975_2012/ (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 25 Sinn M, Striefler JK, Sinn BV et al. Does long-term survival in patients with pancreatic cancer really exist? Results from the CONKO-001 study. J Surg Oncol 2013;108(6):398–402.
- **26** US Social Security Administration Statistical Tables. Available at: https://www.ssa.gov/oact/STATS/ (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 27 American Cancer Society (ACS) Facts and Statistics. Available at: http://www.cancer.org/research/ cancerfactsstatistics/ (accessed September 21, 2017).
- 28 Falconi M, Crippa S, Dominguez I et al. Prognostic relevance of lymph node ratio and number of resected nodes after curative resection of ampulla of Vater carcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15(11):3178–3186.
- **29** Berger AC, Watson JC, Ross EA, Hoffman JP. The metastatic/examined lymph node ratio is an important prognostic factor after pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Am Surg 2004;70(3):235–240; discussion 240.
- **30** Bhatti I, Peacock O, Awan AK, Semeraro D, Larvin M, Hall RI. Lymph node ratio versus number of affected lymph nodes as predictors of survival for resected pancreatic adenocarcinoma. World J Surg 2010;34(4):768–775.
- **31** Riediger H, Keck T, Wellner U et al. The lymph node ratio is the strongest prognostic factor after resection of pancreatic cancer. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(7):1337–1344.
- 32 Sierzega M, Popiela T, Kulig J, Nowak K. The ratio of metastatic/resected lymph nodes is an independent prognostic factor in patients with node-positive pancreatic head cancer. Pancreas 2006;33(3):240–245.

- **33** Tol JA, Brosens LA, van Dieren S et al. Impact of lymph node ratio on survival in patients with pancreatic and periampullary cancer. Br J Surg 2015;102(3):237–245.
- 34 Pawlik TM, Gleisner AL, Cameron JL et al. Prognostic relevance of lymph node ratio following pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer. Surgery 2007;141(5):610–618.
- **35** Mitsunaga S, Hasebe T, Iwasaki M, Kinoshita T, Ochiai A, Shimizu N. Important prognostic histological parameters for patients with invasive ductal carcinoma of the pancreas. Cancer Sci 2005;96(12):858–865.
- **36** Cameron JL, Crist DW, Sitzmann JV et al. Factors influencing survival after pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg 1991;161(1):120–124; discussion 124–125.
- **37** Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL et al. Resected adenocarcinoma of the pancreas—616 patients: results, outcomes, and prognostic indicators. J Gastrointest Surg 2000;4(6):567–579.
- 38 Winter JM, Tang LH, Klimstra DS et al. A novel survival-based tissue microarray of pancreatic cancer validates MUC1 and mesothelin as biomarkers. PLoS One 2012;7(7):e40157.
- **39** Berger AC, Garcia M Jr, Hoffman JP et al. Postresection CA 19-9 predicts overall survival in patients with pancreatic cancer treated with adjuvant chemoradiation: a prospective validation by RTOG 9704. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(36):5918–5922.
- **40** Kinsella TJ, Seo Y, Willis J et al. The impact of resection margin status and postoperative CA19-9 levels on survival and patterns of recurrence after postoperative high-dose radiotherapy with 5-FU-based concurrent chemotherapy for resectable pancreatic cancer. Am J Clin Oncol 2008;31(5):446–453.
- **41** Turrini O, Schmidt CM, Moreno J et al. Very high serum CA 19-9 levels: a contraindication to pancreaticoduodenectomy? J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(10):1791–1797.
- **42** Ferrone CR, Finkelstein DM, Thayer SP, Muzikansky A, Fernández-del Castillo C, Warshaw AL. Perioperative CA19-9 levels can predict stage and survival in patients with resectable pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2006;24(18):2897–2902.
- **43** Montgomery RC, Hoffman JP, Riley LB, Rogatko A, Ridge JA, Eisenberg BL. Prediction of recurrence and survival by post-resection CA 19-9 values in patients with adenocarcinoma of the pancreas. Ann Surg Oncol 1997;4(7):551–556.
- **44** Smith RA, Tang J, Tudur-Smith C, Neoptolemos JP, Ghaneh P. Meta-analysis of immunohistochemical prognostic markers in resected pancreatic cancer. Br J Cancer 2011;104(9):1440–1451.
- **45** Stratford JK, Bentrem DJ, Anderson JM et al. A six-gene signature predicts survival of patients with

localized pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. PLoS Med 2010;7(7):e1000307.

- **46** Chen DT, Davis-Yadley AH, Huang PY et al. Prognostic fifteen-gene signature for early stage pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. PLoS One 2015;10(8):e0133562.
- **47** Linehan IP, Russell RC, Hobsley M. The dumping syndrome after pancreatoduodenectomy. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1988;167(2):114–118.
- **48** Grace PA, Pitt HA, Longmire WP. Pylorus preserving pancreatoduodenectomy: an overview. Br J Surg 1990;77(9):968–974.
- **49** Wu JM, Tsai MK, Hu RH, Chang KJ, Lee PH, Tien YW. Reflux esophagitis and marginal ulcer after pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Gastrointest Surg 2011;15(5):824–828.
- **50** Pannala R, Brandabur JJ, Gan SI et al. Afferent limb syndrome and delayed GI problems after pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer: single-center, 14-year experience. Gastrointest Endosc 2011;74(2):295–302.
- 51 Wang L, Su A, Zhang Y, Yang M, Yue P, Tian B. Reduction of alkaline reflux gastritis and marginal ulcer by modified Braun enteroenterostomy in gastroenterologic reconstruction after pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Surg Res 2014;189(1):41–47.
- 52 Yeo CJ, Sohn TA, Cameron JL, Hruban RH, Lillemoe KD, Pitt HA. Periampullary adenocarcinoma: analysis of 5-year survivors. Ann Surg 1998;227(6):821–831.
- 53 Mezhir JJ, Gonen M, Ammori JB, Strong VE, Brennan MF, Coit DG. Treatment and outcome of patients with gastric remnant cancer after resection for peptic ulcer disease. Ann Surg Oncol 2011;18(3):670–676.
- 54 Toftgaard C. Gastric cancer after peptic ulcer surgery. A historic prospective cohort investigation. Ann Surg 1989;210(2):159–164.
- 55 Viste A, Bjornestad E, Opheim P et al. Risk of carcinoma following gastric operations for benign disease. A historical cohort study of 3470 patients. Lancet 1986;2(8505):502–505.
- 56 The Buffalo News. Dr. James J. Mezhir, Falls native was leading cancer researcher at University of Iowa 2016. Retrieved from http://www.buffalonews.com/cityregion/dr-james-j-mezhir-falls-native-was-leadingcancer-researcher-at-university-of-iowa-20160210 (webpage no longer available).
- **57** Dr. James J. Mezhir Obituary 2016. Available at: http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/name/jamesmezhir-obituary?pid=1000000177597190 (accessed September 21, 2017).
- House MG, Cameron JL, Schulick RD et al. Incidence and outcome of biliary strictures after pancreaticoduodenectomy. Ann Surg 2006;243(5): 571–576; discussion 576–578.

- 59 Reid-Lombardo KM, Ramos-De la Medina A, Thomsen K, Harmsen WS, Farnell MB. Long-term anastomotic complications after pancreaticoduodenectomy for benign diseases. J Gastrointest Surg 2007;11(12):1704–1711.
- 60 Duconseil P, Turrini O, Ewald J, Berdah SV, Moutardier V, Delpero JR. Biliary complications after pancreaticoduodenectomy: skinny bile ducts are surgeons' enemies. World J Surg 2014;38(11):2946–2951.
- **61** Cioffi JL, McDuffie LA, Roch AM et al. Pancreaticojejunostomy stricture after pancreatoduodenectomy: outcomes after operative revision. J Gastrointest Surg 2016;20(2):293–299.
- **62** Kikuyama M, Itoi T, Ota Y et al. Therapeutic endoscopy for stenotic pancreatodigestive tract anastomosis after pancreatoduodenectomy (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2011;73(2):376–382.
- **63** Takikawa T, Kanno A, Masamune A et al. Pancreatic duct drainage using EUS-guided rendezvous technique for stenotic pancreaticojejunostomy. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19(31):5182–5186.
- 64 Andersen DK, Andren-Sandberg A, Duell EJ et al. Pancreatitis-diabetes-pancreatic cancer: summary of an NIDDK-NCI workshop. Pancreas 2013;42(8):1227–1237.
- **65** Sah RP, Nagpal SJ, Mukhopadhyay D, Chari ST. New insights into pancreatic cancer-induced paraneoplastic diabetes. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2013;10(7):423–433.
- **66** Wu JM, Ho TW, Kuo TC et al. Glycemic change after pancreaticoduodenectomy: a population-based study. Medicine (Baltimore) 2015;94(27):e1109.
- **67** Pannala R, Leirness JB, Bamlet WR, Basu A, Petersen GM, Chari ST. Prevalence and clinical profile of pancreatic cancer-associated diabetes mellitus. Gastroenterology 2008;134(4):981–987.
- **68** Burkhart RA, Gerber SM, Tholey RM et al. Incidence and severity of pancreatogenic diabetes after pancreatic resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19(2):217–225.
- **69** Hirata K, Nakata B, Amano R, Yamazoe S, Kimura K, Hirakawa K. Predictive factors for change of diabetes mellitus status after pancreatectomy in preoperative diabetic and nondiabetic patients. J Gastrointest Surg 2014;18(9):1597–1603.
- 70 Fang WL, Su CH, Shyr YM et al. Functional and morphological changes in pancreatic remnant after pancreaticoduodenectomy. Pancreas 2007;35(4):361–365.
- **71** White MA, Agle SC, Fuhr HM, Mehaffey JH, Waibel BH, Zervos EE. Impact of pancreatic cancer and subsequent resection on glycemic control in diabetic and nondiabetic patients. Am Surg 2011;77(8):1032–1037.

- 72 DiNorcia J, Ahmed L, Lee MK et al. Better preservation of endocrine function after central versus distal pancreatectomy for mid-gland lesions. Surgery 2010;148(6):1247–1254; discussion 1254–1256.
- 73 Nakamura H, Murakami Y, Uemura K et al. Predictive factors for exocrine pancreatic insufficiency after pancreatoduodenectomy with pancreaticogastrostomy. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(7):1321–1327.
- 74 Hirono S, Murakami Y, Tani M et al. Identification of risk factors for pancreatic exocrine insufficiency after pancreaticoduodenectomy using a 13C-labeled mixed triglyceride breath test. World J Surg 2015;39(2):516–525.
- **75** Nakamura H, Murakami Y, Uemura K et al. Reduced pancreatic parenchymal thickness indicates exocrine pancreatic insufficiency after pancreatoduodenectomy. J Surg Res 2011;171(2):473–478.
- 76 Lemaire E, O'Toole D, Sauvanet A, Hammel P, Belghiti J, Ruszniewski P. Functional and morphological changes in the pancreatic remnant following pancreaticoduodenectomy with pancreaticogastric anastomosis. Br J Surg 2000;87(4):434–438.
- 77 Halloran CM, Cox TF, Chauhan S et al. Partial pancreatic resection for pancreatic malignancy is associated with sustained pancreatic exocrine failure and reduced quality of life: a prospective study. Pancreatology 2011;11(6):535–545.
- 78 Trang T, Chan J, Graham DY. Pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy for pancreatic exocrine insufficiency in the 21st century. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(33):11467–11485.
- 79 Rault A, SaCunha A, Klopfenstein D et al. Pancreaticojejunal anastomosis is preferable to pancreaticogastrostomy after pancreaticoduodenectomy for longterm outcomes of pancreatic exocrine function. J Am Coll Surg 2005;201(2):239–244.
- 80 Nomura R, Ishizaki Y, Suzuki K, Kawasaki S. Development of hepatic steatosis after pancreatoduodenectomy. Am J Roentgenol 2007;189(6):1484–1488.
- **81** Chalasani N, Younossi Z, Lavine JE et al. The diagnosis and management of non-alcoholic fatty liver disease: practice guideline by the American Association for the Study of Liver Diseases, American College of Gastroenterology, and the American Gastroenterological Association. Hepatology 2012;55(6):2005–2023.
- **82** Sim EH, Kwon JH, Kim SY et al. Severe steatohepatitis with hepatic decompensation resulting from malnutrition after pancreaticoduodenectomy. Clin Mol Hepatol 2012;18(4):404–410.
- **83** Zorzi D, Laurent A, Pawlik TM, Lauwers GY, Vauthey JN, Abdalla EK. Chemotherapy-associated

hepatotoxicity and surgery for colorectal liver metastases. Br J Surg 2007;94(3):274–286.

- **84** Ryan P, Nanji S, Pollett A et al. Chemotherapy-induced liver injury in metastatic colorectal cancer: semiquantitative histologic analysis of 334 resected liver specimens shows that vascular injury but not steatohepatitis is associated with preoperative chemotherapy. Am J Surg Pathol 2010;34(6):784–791.
- 85 Ito Y, Kenmochi T, Shibutani S et al. Evaluation of predictive factors in patients with nonalcoholic fatty liver disease after pancreaticoduodenectomy. Am Surg 2014;80(5):500–504.
- 86 Nakagawa N, Murakami Y, Uemura K et al. Nonalcoholic fatty liver disease after pancreatoduodenectomy is closely associated with postoperative pancreatic exocrine insufficiency. J Surg Oncol 2014;110(6):720–726.
- 87 Sato R, Kishiwada M, Kuriyama N et al. Paradoxical impact of the remnant pancreatic volume and infectious complications on the development of nonalcoholic fatty liver disease after pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014;21(8):562–572.
- 88 Tanaka N, Horiuchi A, Yokoyama T et al. Clinical characteristics of de novo nonalcoholic fatty liver disease following pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Gastroenterol 2011;46(6):758–768.
- **89** Matthews DR, Hosker JP, Rudenski AS, Naylor BA, Treacher DF, Turner RC. Homeostasis model assessment: insulin resistance and beta-cell function from fasting plasma glucose and insulin concentrations in man. Diabetologia 1985;28(7):412–419.
- 90 Nagai M, Sho M, Satoi S et al. Effects of pancrelipase on nonalcoholic fatty liver disease after pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2014;21(3):186–192.

- **91** Bosanquet DC, Ansell J, Abdelrahman T et al. Systematic review and meta-regression of factors affecting midline incisional hernia rates: analysis of 14,618 patients. PLoS One 2015;10(9):e0138745.
- **92** Fischer JP, Basta MN, Mirzabeigi MN et al. A risk model and cost analysis of incisional hernia after elective, abdominal surgery based upon 12,373 cases: the case for targeted prophylactic intervention. Ann Surg 2016;263(5):1010–1017.
- **93** Goodenough CJ, Ko TC, Kao LS et al. Development and validation of a risk stratification score for ventral incisional hernia after abdominal surgery: hernia expectation rates in intra-abdominal surgery (the HERNIA Project). J Am Coll Surg 2015;220(4):405–413.
- **94** Veljkovic R, Protic M, Gluhovic A, Potic Z, Milosevic Z, Stojadinovic A. Prospective clinical trial of factors predicting the early development of incisional hernia after midline laparotomy. J Am Coll Surg 2010;210(2):210–219.
- **95** Corcione F, Marzano E, Cuccurullo D, Caracino V, Pirozzi F, Settembre A. Distal pancreas surgery: outcome for 19 cases managed with a laparoscopic approach. Surg Endosc 2006;20(11):1729–1732.
- 96 Machado MA, Surjan RC, Makdissi FF. Laparoscopic distal pancreatectomy using single-port platform: technique, safety, and feasibility in a clinical case series. J Laparoendosc Adv Surg Tech A 2015;25(7):581–585.
- **97** Mezhir JJ, Fong Y, Fleischer D et al. Pyogenic abscess after hepatic artery embolization: a rare but potentially lethal complication. J Vasc Interv Radiol 2011;22(2):177–182.
- **98** De Jong MC, Farnell MB, Sclabas G et al. Liver-directed therapy for hepatic metastases in patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy: a dual-center analysis. Ann Surg 2010;252(1):142–148.

Section 8

Neoplastic Tumors of the Endocrine Pancreas: Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

Epidemiology and Classification of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

J.J. Mukherjee¹, Kok-Onn Lee², and Gregory Kaltsas³

¹ Division of Endocrinology, Department of Medicine, Apollo Gleneagles Hospital, Kolkata, India

Introduction

Neuroendocrine tumors (NET) of the pancreas are a heterogeneous group of epithelial neoplasms with a highly variable clinical presentation, malignant potential, and prognosis. Pancreatic NET (PanNET) range from small, slow-growing, incidentally detected nonfunctional and/or functional tumors to frank aggressive malignancies. These lesions were earlier described as "islet-cell tumors" based on the belief that they originate from the cells in the islets of Langerhans. They were later considered to be "pancreatic endocrine tumors" when evidence suggested that they might originate from pluripotent cells in the ductal epithelium [1,2]. The latest World Health Organization (WHO) 2010 classification system [3] recommended the use of the term "neuroendocrine" to describe these tumors as they are now considered to arise from cells that are part of the diffuse neuroendocrine cell system of the gastrointestinal tract and pancreas; these cells share certain unique biochemical (capability to synthesize, store, and secrete a number of amines and peptides) and immunohistochemical properties (documentation of markers of neuroendocrine differentiation, mainly expression of antigens commonly expressed by neuronal elements such as chromogranin A and synaptophysin, together with neuronspecific enolase) [4].

Epidemiology of Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors (Table 121.1)

Data on the epidemiology of PanNET is limited. Variations in coding and classification over time, and between different countries, have resulted in difficulties in precisely understanding the true epidemiology of these tumors. Moreover, various national, regional, and institutional cancer or NET registries, with their inherent deficiencies in data collection, happen to be the major sources of epidemiology of PanNET. The PanNET are rare tumors that possibly constitute <3% of all pancreatic tumors [5], and approximately 4–8% of all neuroendocrine tumors [6]. The annual incidence rate of PanNET is reportedly less than one per 100,000 personyears in population studies [5]. The absolute annual incidence rate of PanNET varies among registries in various countries, with PanNET ranging from the most common to the second most common site among gastroenteropancreatic NET.

The incidence of PanNET is higher in autopsy studies, ranging from 0.1 to 10% [5]. Grimelius et al. in Sweden reported 13 pancreatic "islet cell adenomas" at autopsy among 1366 adults (0.8%) [7]. Kimura et al. in Japan found 20 "endocrine tumors of the pancreas" among 800 autopsy cases (mean age 78.7 years); the incidence of tumors was higher among the 60 randomly selected cases that had 5 mm thick sections of the pancreas; six (10%) of them were found to have an endocrine tumor as opposed to only 12 out of 738 cases (1.6%) that had histologic studies of three random sections of the pancreas [8]. Lam and Lo in Hong Kong found 13 cases (0.1%) of "pancreatic endocrine tumors" among 11472 autopsies performed from 1972 to 1995 [9].

There has been a rise in the incidence and prevalence of PanNET over the past few decades; this could either reflect a true increase in incidence or be the result of an increased awareness of these tumors together with availability of more sensitive imaging techniques leading to their increased detection [10,11]. The PanNETs are most

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

² Department of Medicine, National University of Singapore, Singapore

³ Department of Pathophysiology, National University of Athens, Athens, Greece

First author	Year published	Country	Number of autopsies	Number of "islet cell tumors"	Percentage
Grimelius L	1975	Sweden	1366	11	0.8
Kimura W	1991	Japan	800	20	2.5
Kimura W	1991	Japan	60 (5 mm sections)	6	10
Lam KY	1997	Hong Kong	11472	13	0.1

Table 121.1 Incidence of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors in selected autopsy series after the 1970s.

Source: Adapted from Halfdanarson et al. 2008 [5].

common between ages 60 and 80 years, with an earlier age of onset in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1).

Classification

The classification of PanNET has changed periodically since the first attempts at classification of these tumors were made in the early 1960s. They can be classified based upon:

- I) Functionality as "functional or nonfunctional."
- II) Association with inherited syndromes as "sporadic or syndromic."
- III) Tumor biology and morphologic features.
- IV) Evaluation of spread as "tumor-node-metastasis (TNM) classification."

I. Functional Versus Nonfunctional PanNET (Table 121.2)

"Functional PanNET" are associated with a hormonesecreted clinical syndrome. The clinical presentation of these tumors is dominated by the metabolic effects of the excess hormone(s) secreted by the tumor, and they are classified based upon the predominant clinical syndrome produced by the hormone secreted by the tumor. There is a poor correlation between peptide expression on immunohistochemical staining of the tumor and the circulating levels of the respective secretory products; thus, the mere presence of positive immunohistochemical staining is not a defining criterion for a "functional" PanNET. The European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS) Consensus Guidelines for the management of functional PanNET syndromes divides functional PanNET into "most common functional PanNET syndromes," "established rare functional PanNET syndromes," and "possible rare functional PanNET syndromes" [12]. Of the many established and possible functional PanNET, the two that are more commonly seen in clinical practice are insulinomas and gastrinomas.

"Nonfunctional PanNET" do not produce any specific hormone-secreted clinical syndromes. They are either detected incidentally during imaging or present with symptoms attributable to the mass effect due to tumor bulk or distant metastases. Although some of them do not produce any amines or peptides, most do secrete substances such as chromogranin, pancreatic polypeptide, neurophysin, neuron-specific enolase, alpha subunit of human chorionic gonadotropin, and other peptides that do not result in any specific clinical syndrome.

Earlier reports suggested a preponderance of functional PanNET as they presented with recognizable clinical syndromes and were thus easier to identify. However, over the past two decades, nonfunctional PanNET have become the more common PanNET as a result of improvements in imaging techniques and increased detection rates [10,11].

The differentiation of PanNET based on functionality does not shed light on their biological behavior or help predict their long-term prognosis in the majority of situations; the one exception is insulinoma, which in the majority of cases runs an indolent course. As such, the biological behavior of functional PanNET should also be classified as one would classify a nonfunctional PanNET, including the grade and stage of the tumor. However, it is essential to identify and classify functional PanNET because they produce classic hormone-secreted clinical syndromes that require dedicated investigations, therapeutic interventions, and structured long-term follow-up.

II. Sporadic Versus Syndromic PanNET (Table 121.3)

Less than 10% of PanNET are associated with inherited disorders. The four common inherited disorders that manifest a PanNET are multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1), von Hippel–Lindau syndrome (VHL), neurofibromatosis type 1 (von Reclinghausen disease) (NF1), and tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC) [13].

Approximately 80–100% of patients with MEN1, 10–17% of patients with VHL, up to 10% of patients with NF1 and 1% of patients with TSC will develop a PanNET within their lifetime [13]. The PanNET associated with inherited disorders are frequently multifocal. As with functional PanNET, the association of these tumors with a specific

Tumor type	Endocrine hormone secreted	Approximate incidence (patients per million per year)	Likelihood of malignancy (%)
More common			
Insulinoma	Insulin	2	<10
Gastrinoma	Gastrin	1	>50
Less common			
Glucagonoma	Glucagon	0.05 or more	>50
VIPoma	Vasoactive intestinal peptide	0.05	>50
Somatostatinoma	Somatostatin	Rare	>50
ACTHoma	Adrenocorticotrophic hormone	Rare	>50
GRFoma	Growth hormone-releasing hormone	Rare	>50
"Classical" carcinoid syndrome	Serotonin	Rare	>50
PTHrPoma	Parathyroid hormone-related peptide	Rare	>50
Rare			
Calcitoninomas	Calcitonin	Very rare	>50
Others (may be mixed)			
Hormones	"Big IGF-II," erythropoietin, luteinizing hormone, renin	Very rare	Unknown

Table 121.2 Functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors.

Source: Adapted from Jensen RT et al. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95:100.

Syndrome	Gene location	Incidence (%)	Tumor type	Location
MEN1	11q13	80-100	Nonfunctional, gastrinoma, insulinoma	Pancreas Duodenum
VHL	3p25	12–17	Nonfunctional	Pancreas
NF1	17q11	6	Somatostatinoma	Pancreas
TSC	9q34 (TSC 1) 16p13.3 (TSC 2)	<5	-	Pancreas

Table 121.3 Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors associated with hereditary syndromes.

Source: Adapted from Chen M et al. J Gastrointest Oncol 2012;3:184.

inherited syndrome does not help predict their biological behavior or long-term prognosis. However, it is important to recognize a syndromic PanNET not only to help initiate a diligent search in the index patient to identify the multifocal pancreatic and extrapancreatic tumors but also to allow early and periodic surveillance of family members.

III. Based on Tumor Biology and Morphologic Features (Tables 121.4–121.8)

Over the years, the classification of this rare group of tumors has evolved and a number of earlier classification systems exist. Most classification systems do make a clear and sharp distinction between well-differentiated PanNET and poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinoma (PD-NEC) that have an aggressive course with poor prognosis. Morphologic features of the tumor, extent of local/distant spread, and aggressiveness of the tumor are common to most classification systems. It should be emphasized that almost all PanNET are potentially malignant, and can metastasize, even after many years.

The salient classification systems proposed over the years for PanNETs include the following:

- 1) Capella classification system 1995 [14].
- 2) Armed Forces Institute of Pathology (AFIP) classification system 1997 [15].
- 3) Memorial Sloan Kettering classification system 2002 [16].
- 4) WHO classification system 2004 [17].

Table 121.4 WHO classification of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (2004).

Factor	Well-differentiated endocrine tumor: benign behavior	Well-differentiated endocrine tumor: uncertain behavior	Well-differentiated endocrine carcinoma	Poorly differentiated endocrine carcinoma	Mixed exocrine and endocrine tumors
Biological behavior	Benign behavior	Uncertain behavior (benign or low-grade malignant)	Low-grade malignant	High-grade malignant	
Infiltration/ metastases	Confined to the pancreas	Confined to the pancreas	Invasion of adjacent organs and/or metastases	Gross local invasion and/or metastases	
Tumor size	<2 cm	≥2 cm			
Vascular/ perineural invasion	No vascular invasion No perineural invasion	Vascular invasion Perineural invasion			
Mitoses	<2 mitoses per 10 HPF	2–10 mitoses per 10 HPF			
Ki-67 labeling index (%)	<2	>2			
Functionality	Insulinoma or nonfunctional	Functional or nonfunctional	Functional or nonfunctional	-	

Source: Adapted from Klöppel et al. 2004 [17].

Table 121.5 ENETS 2006 grading proposal for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors.

Grade	Mitotic count per 10 HPF ^a	Ki-67 labeling index (%) ^b
Grade 1 (G1)	<2	≤2
Grade 2 (G2)	2-20	3-20
Grade 3 (G3)	>20	>20

^a 10 HPF = 2 mm^2 , at least 40 fields (at 40× magnification; evaluated in areas of highest mitotic density).

^b MIB1 antibody; percentage of 2000 tumor cells in areas of highest nuclear labeling.

Source: Rindi et al. 2006 [18], p. 399. Reproduced under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Noncommercial License.

 Table 121.6
 WHO 2010 classification and grading of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors.

Classification/grade	Mitotic count (per 10 HPF)	Ki-67 labeling index (%)
Neuroendocrine tumor – grade 1	<2	<3
Neuroendocrine tumor – grade 2	2–20	3–20
Neuroendocrine carcinoma – grade 3	>20	>20

Source: Adapted from Rindi et al. 2010 [3], p. 13.

- 5) ENETS TNM staging and grading system 2006 [18].
- 6) WHO classification 2010 [3].
- Union for International Cancer Control (formerly International Union Against Cancer)/American Joint Cancer Committee and WHO (UICC/AJCC/WHO) TNM classification 2010 [19].

We shall restrict ourselves in this chapter to describing in detail the WHO 2004 classification system [17], the WHO 2010 classification system for GEP-NET [3], the ENETS TNM staging and grading classification system proposed in 2006 (ENETS 2006 TNM) [18], and the UICC/AJCC/WHO 2010 TNM classification [19]. It will become evident that although considerable efforts have been made to arrive at a consensus, no single classification system has gained universal acceptance.

WHO Classification of PanNET 2004 (Table 121.4)

The WHO 2004 classification system divided PanNET into well-differentiated endocrine tumors with benign behavior, well-differentiated endocrine tumors with uncertain behavior, well-differentiated endocrine carcinomas (WDEC), poorly differentiated endocrine carcinomas (PDEC), and mixed exocrine and endocrine tumors [17]. Unlike the earlier 1995 Capella

Table 121.7	TNM classification a	and disease	staging	for end	ocrine
tumors of th	e pancreas (ENETS 2	.006).			

Definition	ENETS TNM
T definition	Primary tumor
TX	Primary tumor cannot be assessed
Т0	No evidence of primary tumor
T1	Limited to the pancreas and size $<2 \mathrm{cm}$
T2	Limited to the pancreas and size $2-4\mathrm{cm}$
T3	Limited to the pancreas and size >4 cm or invading duodenum or bile duct
T4	Invading adjacent organs (stomach, spleen, colon, adrenal gland) or the wall of large vessels (celiac axis or superior mesenteric artery)
_	For any T, add (m) for multiple tumors
N definition	Regional lymph nodes
Nx	Regional lymph node cannot be assessed
N0	No regional lymph node metastasis
N1	Regional lymph node metastasis
M definition	Distant metastasis
Mx	Distant metastasis cannot be assessed
M0	No distant metastasis
M1	Distant metastasis
Stage definition	
Stage I	T1, N0, M0
Stage IIa	T2, N0, M0
Stage IIb	T3, N0, M0
Stage IIIa	T4, N0, M0
Stage IIIb	Any T, N1, M0
Stage IV	Any T, any N, M1

Source: Rindi et al. 2006 [18], p. 399. Reproduced under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Noncommercial License.

classification system [14], apart from staging parameters (such as tumor size, invasion of adjacent structures, and metastases), grading parameters (such as the aggressiveness of the tumors, as assessed by the mitotic activity, and/or Ki-67 labeling index) were introduced to refine prognostication. Unlike the earlier 2002 Memorial Sloan Kettering classification system [16], which included presence of necrosis for grading, the WHO 2004 classification was based solely on the proliferative rate of the tumor as reflected by the mitotic activity and/or Ki-67 labeling index for grading. This classification was tested clinically and was found to have prognostic relevance [20].

The WHO 2004 classification system for PanNET was a hybrid of staging and grading; an attempt at classification of PanNET was made based not only on staging parameters but also on the grade of the tumor. However,

926 Chapter 121

Table 121.8	TNM classification and disease staging for endocrine
tumors of th	e pancreas (UICC/AJCC/WHO 2010).

Definition	UICC/AJCC/WHO 2010 TNM			
T definition				
TX	Primary tumor cannot be assessed			
Τ0	No evidence of primary tumor			
T1	Limited to the pancreas and ≤2 cm in greatest dimension			
Τ2	Limited to the pancreas and >2 cm in greatest dimension			
Τ3	Beyond the pancreas; without involvement of the celiac axis or the superior mesenteric artery (SMA)			
T4	Involvement of celiac axis or the SMA (unresectable tumor)			
N definition	Regional lymph nodes			
NX	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed			
N0	No regional lymph node metastasis			
N1	Regional lymph node metastasis			
M definition	Distant metastasis			
M0	No distant metastasis			
M1	Distant metastasis			
Stage definition				
Stage Ia	T1, N0, M0			
Stage Ib	T2, N0, M0			
Stage IIa	T3, N0, M0			
Stage IIb	T1–T3, N1, M0			
Stage III	T4, any N, M0			
Stage IV	Any T, any N, M1			

Source: Adapted from Sobin et al. 2009 [19].

tumor stage and grade have independent prognostic significance. Moreover, the WHO 2004 classification system did not allow for the application of the grading system to advanced stages of the disease; an advanced PanNET need not necessarily be very aggressive; this is evident especially in metastatic PanNET, wherein, depending upon tumor grade, some metastatic diseases remain indolent for prolonged periods whereas others progress rapidly.

ENETS TNM Staging and Grading System 2006 (Tables 121.5 and 121.7)

In 2006, the ENETS proposed a TNM staging system of foregut NET (including PanNET), which also included a grading system [19]. The ENETS 2006 TNM classification system effectively separated staging from grading. It was realized that unlike poorly differentiated endocrine carcinomas (PDEC), where the behavior of the tumor is more aggressive and predictable, it was difficult to predict the behavior of well-differentiated PanNET, which could range from being indolent to the more aggressive forms. It was therefore decided to subdivide well-differentiated PanNET into two grades to help prognosticate them better based on proliferation markers of mitoses and Ki-67 labeling index. They proposed that mitoses should be counted in at least 40 high-power fields (HPF) in areas where they are most frequent, and expressed as number of mitoses per 10 HPF (2mm²). Only clear-cut mitotic figures should be counted. For Ki-67 protein assessment, they recommended that the labeling index should be assessed in 2000 tumor cells in areas where the highest nuclear labeling is observed. Ki-67 is a nuclear protein expressed in dividing cells closely associated with the nucleolus and heterochromatin. The monoclonal MIB-1 antibody is used for labeling.

Pancreatic NET were divided into three tumor categories: grade 1 (G1), grade 2 (G2), and grade 3 (G3) based on the number of mitoses seen per 10 HPF and/or the percentage of tumor cells that stain for Ki-67. In general, G1 and G2 refer to well-differentiated PanNET and G3 indicates poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinoma.

WHO Classification 2010 (Table 121.6)

The updated WHO 2010 classification aimed to standardize the classification system for GEP-NET [3]. It uses a proliferation-based grading system together with the classical histologic features-based classification. It emphasizes the malignant potential of PanNET.

It divides PanNET into "neuroendocrine tumors" (NET), which include low to intermediate-grade, well to moderately differentiated PanNET, and "neuroendocrine carcinomas" (NEC), which include high-grade, moderately to poorly differentiated PanNET. The WHO 2010 classification endorsed the grading system proposed by the ENETS 2006 TNM staging and grading system; based on the proliferative rate of the tumor (mitotic count per 10 HPF and/or Ki-67 labeling index), PanNET were divided into three grades, G1-G3. Grade 1 (G1) and grade 2 (G2) tumors referred to NET, whereas NEC were all uniformly high-grade tumors (G3). In cases of discordance between mitotic count and Ki-67 labeling index in assessing proliferation rate, the WHO 2010 classification system recommends using the higher grade of either mean.

Unlike the WHO 2004 classification, the updated WHO 2010 classification system separated grading from staging. Classification is based primarily upon the proliferative rate of the tumor rather than stage-pertinent features such as size of tumor, regional invasion, or distant metastases. Instead, the WHO recognized the need for a

separate staging system and, in 2010, together with the AJCC, endorsed the TNM staging system developed in 2009 by the UICC (UICC/AJCC/WHO 2010 TNM) [19]. This separation of grading from staging, which was earlier proposed by the ENETS in the 2006 TNM classification system, allows for prognostication of PanNET even when sufficient information is not available for staging, a not too infrequent scenario in clinical practice, when only small biopsy specimens are available for assessment of the grade of the tumor but detailed clinical assessment, including size and invasion, is lacking.

TNM Staging System (Tables 121.7 and 121.8)

The TNM staging system is an instrument for prognostication, allowing death-risk assessment at diagnosis, and guiding therapy. The ability to stratify patients into different stages at diagnosis reflecting increasingly worsening prognosis allows for planning of progressively more aggressive therapy. The success of the TNM staging system depends to a large extent on its ability to reflect the biology and natural history of the cancer. Welldifferentiated PanNET, which are much more common than the more aggressive poorly differentiated PanNET, are biologically different from adenocarcinoma of the pancreas: they are larger in size, more indolent, late to metastasize, run a long course despite widespread metastases, and overall have a much better prognosis than adenocarcinoma of the pancreas.

A TNM staging system for PanNET was first proposed in 2006 by ENETS [18]. Subsequently, in 2009, the UICC released the seventh edition of the TNM classification of malignant tumors, which included a TNM staging system for well-differentiated PanNET [19]; this staging system was subsequently endorsed by both the AJCC and the WHO (UICC/AJCC/WHO TNM 2010). Tumor definition and the derived stages differ slightly between the two staging systems; as a result, although both systems use identical TNM terminology, they refer to slightly different extents of disease.

The ENETS TNM 2006 staging system has subsequently been validated by a number of series reporting on PanNET [21,22]. Since its introduction over 10 years ago, it has been widely used in Europe, with good prognostic discriminatory power among the various stages of PanNET. In contrast, the UICC/AJCC/WHO TNM 2010 staging system was introduced more recently; although a number of centers in the United States have been mandated to use this system, independent validation of this system is currently limited [23].

Overall, both TNM staging systems are predictive of patient outcome and, when combined with classification based on histologic and proliferative features, help stratify PanNET into groups of increasing malignant potential. However, a comparison between the two TNM

staging systems, analyzing 891 patients from eight European centers, found the ENETS 2006 TNM staging system to be superior and more accurate than the UICC/ AJCC/WHO 2010 TNM staging system [24]. However, this used a retrospective dataset and the management of PanNET was not standardized amongst the eight participating centers. Further modifications of the TNM staging system should be undertaken only after carefully analyzing the ability of the two existing systems in prognosticating PanNET, which should be assessed by collecting data using uniform protocols in a prospective manner. Until the adoption of such a unified TNM staging system, when reporting one should clearly mention which of the two systems was used for TNM staging. Since the discrepancy between the two staging systems is primarily limited to "tumor" staging, it is important to record the features that contributed to the "tumor" staging (tumor size and extent of invasion) to allow comparison between reported series using the alternative TNM staging system.

Conclusions

Pancreatic NET should be classified based upon the WHO 2010 classification system into NETs (G1 or G2) and NECs (G3). Grading should be assessed using both the number of mitoses per 10 HPF and also the Ki-67 labeling index; however, if the specimen size is small, such as a biopsy specimen, with insufficient HPF for examination for mitoses, then grading can be based solely on the Ki-67 labeling index. In the rare event of discordance between the two markers of proliferation rate, the higher grade should be used. PNET should also be staged, whenever possible, using one of the two existing TNM staging systems (ENETS 2006 or UICC/AJCC/ WHO 2010 TNM staging system). When reporting, care should be taken to mention the TNM staging system used, and details of the tumor size and extent of spread should be clearly recorded. The WHO 2010 classification and a TNM staging system should be applied to all PanNETs irrespective of whether they are functional or nonfunctional, syndromic or sporadic.

Future refinements in classification can be expected because the current existence of two parallel TNM staging systems that describe different extents of disease while using the same TNM terminology is confusing. Moreover, the current classification systems do not allow a clear separation of tumors, fortunately few in number, that predominantly exhibit features of a well-differentiated NET with low proliferative rates but have a few regions that have a much higher proliferative rate and increased cytologic atypia. Recently, it has also been noted that the clinical behavior of a small subset of PanNET that are G2 by mitotic count (<20 mitoses per 10 HPF) but G3 by Ki-67 labeling index (>20%) is intermediate between that of G2 and G3 PanNET [25]. It would therefore seem that G3 PanNET as defined by the WHO 2010 classification are heterogeneous and need better delineation; they not only include a small subset of tumors that are well differentiated but have a higher proliferation index, but also another subset of tumors that are G3 but have a Ki-67 labeling index between 20 and 55% that seem to survive longer than those with Ki-67 index >55%. Moreover, currently it remains unclear whether well-differentiated G1 and G2 NET can transform and evolve into poorly differentiated NEC.

References

- Vortmeyer AO, Huang S, Lubensky I, Zhuang Z. Non-islet origin of pancreatic islet cell tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2004;89:1934–1938.
- 2 Kloppel G, Anlauf M, Perren A. Endocrine precursor lesions of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Endocr Pathol 2007;18:150–155.
- **3** Rindi G, Arnold R, Bosman FT et al. Nomenclature and classification of neuroendocrine neoplasms of the digestive system. In: Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND, eds. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Digestive System, 4th edn. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), 2010: 13.
- **4** Kaltsas GA, Besser GM, Grossman AB. The diagnosis and medical management of advanced neuroendocrine tumors. Endocr Rev 2004;25:458–511.
- 5 Halfdanarson TR, Rubin J, Farnell MB, Grant CS, Petersen GM. Pancreatic endocrine neoplasms: epidemiology and prognosis of pancreatic endocrine tumors. Endocr Relat Cancer 2008;15:409–427.
- **6** Tsai H-J, Wu C-C, Tsai, C-R et al. The epidemiology of neuroendocrine tumors in Taiwan: a nation-wide cancer-based study. PLoS ONE 2103;8:e62487.
- 7 Grimelius L, Hultquist GT, Stenkvist B. Cytological differentiation of asymptomatic pancreatic cell tumours in autopsy material. Virchows Arch A Pathol Anat Histol 1975;365:275–288.
- 8 Kimura W, Kuroda A, Morioka Y. Clinical pathology of endocrine tumors of the pancreas. Analysis of autopsy cases. Dig Dis Sci 1991;36:933–942.
- **9** Lam KY, Lo CY. Pancreatic endocrine tumour: a 22-year clinic-pathological experience with morphological, immunohistochemical observation and a review of the literature. Eur J Surg Oncol 1997;23:36–42.
- **10** Yao JC, Hassan M, Phan A et al. One hundred years after "carcinoid": epidemiology of and prognostic

Collection of prospective data using unified management protocols over the coming years should lead to refinement of the classification system in the future and, it is hoped, the emergence of a unified TNM staging system. However, until that time, the WHO 2010 classification system, together with the use of either one of the two TNM staging systems, should remove much of the earlier controversy surrounding the classification of these rare endocrine tumors of the pancreas, allowing proper prognostic stratification, guiding appropriate stage- and grade-specific therapy, and enabling evaluation of new therapies and comparison of results of published therapeutic trials on PanNET.

factors for neuroendocrine tumors in 35,825 cases in the United States. J Clin Oncol 2008;26:3063–3072.

- 11 Hauso O, Gustafsson BI, Kidd M et al. Neuroendocrine tumor epidemiology: contrasting Norway and North America. Cancer 2008;113:2655–2664.
- 12 ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms: functional pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95:98–119.
- **13** Jensen RT, Berna MJ, Bingham DB et al. Inherited pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes: advances in molecular pathogenesis, diagnosis, management and controversies. Cancer 2008;113:1807–1843.
- 14 Capella C, Heitz PU, Hofler H, Solcia E, Kloppel G. Revised classification of neuroendocrine tumours of the lung, pancreas and gut. Virchows Arch 1995:425:547–560.
- 15 Solcia E, Capella C, Kloppel G. Tumors of the pancreas. In: Rosai J, Sobin LH, eds. Atlas of Tumor Pathology. Washington, DC: Armed Forces Institute of Pathology, 1997: 262.
- 16 Hochwald SN, Zee S, Conlon KC et al. Prognostic factors in pancreatic endocrine neoplasms: an analysis of 136 cases with a proposal for low-grade and intermediate-grade groups. J Clin Oncol 2002;20:2633–2642
- 17 Klöppel G, Perren A, Heitz PU. The gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine cell system and its tumors: the WHO classification. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2004;1014:13–27.
- 18 Rindi G, Kloppel G, Alhman H et al. TNM staging of foregut (neuro)endocrine tumors: a consensus proposal including a grading system. Virchows Arch 2006;449:395–401.
- **19** Sobin LH, Gospodarowicz MK, Wittekind C, eds. International Union Against Cancer (UICC) TNM

Classification of Malignant Tumours, 7th edn. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell, 2009.

- **20** Ekeblad S, Skogseid B, Dunder K et al. Prognostic factors and survival in 324 patients with pancreatic endocrine tumor treated at a single institution. Clin Cancer Res 2008;14:7798–7803.
- 21 Fisher L, Kleeff J, Esposito I et al. Clinical outcome and long-term survival in 118 consecutive patients with neuroendocrine tumours of the pancreas. Br J Surg 2008;95:627–635.
- 22 Pape UF, Jann H, Muller-Nordhorn J et al. Prognostic relevance of a novel TNM classification system for upper gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Cancer 2008;113:256–265.
- 23 Strosberg JR, Cheema A, Weber J et al. Prognostic validity of a novel American Joint Committee on Cancer Staging Classification for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Am Coll Surg 2007;205:558–563.
- 24 Rindi G, Falconi M, Klersy C et al. TNM staging of neoplasms of the endocrine pancreas: results from a large international cohort study. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012;104:764–777.
- 25 Basturk O, Yang Z, Tang LH et al. The high-grade (WHO G3) pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor category is morphologically and biologically heterogeneous and includes both well differentiated and poorly differentiated neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:683–690.

Pathology of Neuroendocrine Neoplasms

Atsuko Kasajima and Hironobu Sasano

Department of Pathology, Graduate School of Medicine, Tohoku University, Sendai, Japan

WHO Classification and TNM Classification

The World Health Organization (WHO) classification published in 2017 divides pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (PanNENs) into well-differentiated and poorly differentiated neuroendocrine neoplasms. The former is further subclassified into neuroendocrine tumor (NET) G1, NET G2, and NET G3, based on the mitotic and Ki-67 indices (NET G1: mitoses<2/10 HPF (high-power view) and Ki67 index <3%; G2 NET: mitoses 2-20/10 HPF or Ki67 index 3%-20%; NET G3: mitoses >20/10 HPF or Ki67 index >20 %) (Table 122.1) [1]. NET G3 is a newly introduced tumor category in the 2017 WHO classification that retains well-differentiated histology but presents high proliferative activity. The latter is high-grade pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma (PanNEC) presenting high proliferative activity (mitoses >20/10HPF or Ki67 index >20%), and categorized as NEC G3. NEC G3s are subtyped into small cell and large cell NEC based on the cell size and cellular feature. Both NET G3 and NEC G3 demonstrate high proliferative activity (Ki67 index>20%) but the clinical presentations of patients with NET G3 are more indolent than those with NEC G3 [2-4]. The morphological and immunohistochemical characteristics of the two high-grade neoplasms will be discussed in the Immunohistochemistry and Differential Diagnosis section. Nuclear labeling of Ki-67 should be counted in 500-2000 tumor cells. The Ki-67 index is usually higher than the mitotic index for identical tissues. Because the determination of the Ki-67 index of the tumor is highly significant for the estimation of aggressiveness and determination of therapeutic strategies, optimal evaluation methodologies, including automated counting, have been discussed [5,6]. Despite the high expected reproducibility of automated digital evaluation, it does not seem to be a realistic tool for routine diagnosis because of the low cost–benefit and its operator-dependent acquisition of morphology and/or color of the image [5]. Manual counting on the printed image may improve an "eyeball estimate" under microscopic observation. Based on the original proposal published by the European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS), the mitotic index is defined as the total mitotic counts per 2 mm². Mitosis may distribute heterogeneously; therefore, it is recommended to observe a wider area (50 HPF) and select areas with the highest density of mitosis.

Mixed tumors of endocrine and exocrine components are categorized as a unique entity of mixed neuroendocrine-nonneuroendocrine neoplasm (MiNEN), which was termed mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinoma (MANEC) in the previous classification [7]. MiNEN comprises at least 30% of both endocrine and exocrine components. The histology of NENs and MiNENs is further described in the Microscopy section.

In the 8th edition of TNM classification for malignant tumors by Union for international cancer control (UICC TNM), the TNM classification systems for PanNETs (NET G1, G2, G3) and PanNECs were separately stated. However, the differences between the two classifications were limited, only seen in pT1, pN1, and pM1 categories (Table 122.2) [8].

Macroscopy

The macroscopic features of PanNENs are variable. Well-circumscribed tumors displaying a whitish tan to yellowish cut surface are most commonly encountered (Fig. 122.1a). The tumor size at the time of surgery varies

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

122

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

from <1 to 20 cm in diameter. Insulinomas are generally detected as small lesions (<2 cm), whereas nonfunctioning PanNET are usually detected as larger lesions. Cystic degeneration is often associated with glucagon production by the tumor cells (Fig. 122.1b) [9]. PanNECs usually exhibit unclear boundaries (Fig. 122.1c). Necrosis is not uncommon in PanNECs (Fig. 122.1c).

Table 122.1	WHO 2017 classification of pancreatic neuroendocrine
neoplasms [1].

	Mitotic index (per 10HPF)	Ki-67 index (%)
Well-differentiated NENs		
NET G1	<2	<3
NET G2	2-20	3-20
NET G3	>20	>20
Poorly differentiated NENs		
NEC G3	>20	>20

Microscopy

Initially, morphologic observation is used to determine histopathologic differentiation, which should be further confirmed by immunohistochemistry.

G1 and G2 NET display well-differentiated morphology. Tumor cells of well-differentiated NENs are uniform in size and shape, having round to oval nuclei, with a coarsely granular (so-called salt-and-pepper) chromatin pattern (Fig. 122.2a). Nucleoli may be observed but are mostly inconspicuous (Fig. 122.2a). The cytoplasm of the tumor cells is mostly granular and appears to be slightly eosinophilic. The tumor cells form characteristic architectural patterns, such as anastomosing ribbon-like nests (Fig. 122.2b), trabecular nests (Fig. 122.2b), a glandular pattern (Fig. 122.2c), and a gyriform or solid growth pattern (Fig. 122.2d). Capillary or fibrocapillary stroma intervenes within tumor cell nests (Fig. 122.2a-h). The extent of fibrosis or hyalinosis varies among cases. Amyloid-like deposition of islet amyloid polypeptide is a characteristic feature of functioning NEN, especially

Table 122.2 Two TNM classification of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms listed in the 8th edition of Union for International Cancer Control (UICC) TNM classification for malignant tumors. The two different TNM classifications, one for well-differentiated tumor (NET G1, G2, G3), the other is for poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinoma and other pancreatic neoplasms [8].

	Well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors	Poorly differentiated neurondocrine carcinoma			
Primary Tumor (T)					
TX	Cannot be assessed		Cannot be assessed		
Т0	Not evident	Not evident			
T1	Limited to the pancreas, $<2 \mathrm{cm}$	T1a	Limited to the pancreas, 0.5 cm or less		
		T1b	Limited to the pancreas, 0.5 cm \leq , < 1 cm		
		T1c	Limited to the pancreas, $1 \text{ cm} \le$, $< 2 \text{ cm}$		
T2	Limited to the pancreas, 2-4 cm	Limited to the pancreas, 2-4 cm			
Τ3	Limited to the pancreas, >4 cm, or invasion of duodenum or bile duct	Limited to the pancreas, >4 cm, or invasion of duodenum or bile duct			
T4	Invading adjacent organs (stomach, spleen, colon, adrenal grand) or the wall of large vessels (celiac axsis or the superior mesenteric artery)		Invading adjacent organs (stomach, spleen, colon, adrenal grand) or the wall of large vessels (celiac axsis or the superior mesenteric artery)		
Regional Lymph Node (N)					
NX	Cannot be assessed	NX	Cannot be assessed		
N0	No regional lymph node involvement	N0	No regional lymph node involvement		
N1	Regional lymph node involvement		Metastasis in 1–3 regional lymph nodes		
		N2	Metastasis in 4 or more regional lymph nodes		
Distant Metastasis (M)					
M0	No distant metastasis	M0	No distant metastasis		
M1	M1a Only hepatic		Distant metastasis		
	M1b Extrahepatic metastasis				
	M1c Hepatic and extrahepatic				

932 Chapter 122



Figure 122.1 Macroscopic images of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (PanNENs). (a) A round to oval-shaped, well-circumscribed tumor with a whitish tan cut surface observed in NET G1. (b) A well-demarcated tumor with cystic changes observed in G1 PanNET NET G1. (c) A tan–white and focally yellowish tumor with unclear boundaries observed in large-cell neuroendocrine carcinoma (large cell NEC G3).

insulinoma (Fig. 122.2e). Psammomatous calcification may be identified in gland-like small cavities of the tumor nests. Psammomatous calcifications suggest somatostatin production by the tumor cells, which is more frequently observed in the duodenum than in the pancreas. Tumor cells exhibiting abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm are regarded as an oncocytic variant of PanNEN, which is caused by abnormal mitochondrial accumulation. Oncocytic NENs tend to display larger nuclei and conspicuous nucleoli (Fig. 122.2f). This variant has been reported to be associated with a higher incidence of lymph node metastasis; however, the biological implication of this particular variant remains unknown [10]. The differential diagnosis of oncocytic NENs and acinar cell carcinoma (ACC) is described in the Differential diagnosis section. A PanNEN characterized by abundant clear cytoplasmic vacuoles or foamy microvesicular cytoplasm is known as a clear cell or lipid-rich variant of NEN (Fig. 122.2g). Nuclei are pushed by lipid vacuoles and appear to be polygonal and pyknotic; therefore, characteristic round or oval nuclear features are not necessarily recognized. The association of this variant with von Hippel-Lindau syndrome (VHL) has been described. It is important to note that the morphology of this variant is similar to those of other pancreatic neoplasms displaying clear cytoplasm, such as a serous cystic neoplasm

(SCN), clear cell variant of solid pseudopapillary neoplasm (SPN), and metastasis of clear cell renal cell carcinoma, or foamy cytoplasm, such as adrenocortical neoplasm (see Differential diagnosis section). The tumor that presents large and hyperchromatic nuclei with marked pleomorphism, without high proliferative activity or necrosis, is known as a pleomorphic variant of PanNEN (Fig. 122.2h). It is important to distinguish this variant from highly aggressive neoplasms, such as anaplastic carcinoma or large-cell NEC.

The heterogeneity of histologic and clinical presentations of PanNENs that present high proliferative activity (NET G3 and NEC G3) has been a contentious subject [2-4,11,12]. NET G3s morphologically remain welldifferentiated neuroendocrine patterns, but often present larger nuclei and more conspicuous nucleoli than NET G1/G2s. NET G3s also often demonstrate large solid nests and necrosis. These morphologic features can result in difficulty in differentiating them from NEC G3s. Tumor cells of NEC G3 comprise cells with a high degree of nuclear pleomorphism, nuclear enlargement, and high nuclear-cytoplasmic ratio. Necrosis is abundant in most cases of PanNECs. Characteristic architectural patterns are less evident and mostly comprise diffuse growth patterns or large nests (Fig. 122.3a, b). Based on cell size, PanNECs are further divided into small-cell NEC

(Fig. 122.3a) and large-cell NEC (Fig. 122.3b). Because of the rarity of these high-grade neoplasms, the biological, molecular, and clinical differences between small- and large-cell NEC have not been fully established; however, small-cell NEC seems to display a higher proliferative index and has a more aggressive clinical course than large-cell NEC. Proliferative activity, especially the Ki-67 index of small- and large-cell NEC, is extremely high, mostly exceeding 50%. A possibility of transformation from PanNET to PanNEC has also been suggested [11]. Given the difficulty of defining absolute cut-off values of proliferative indices, it is reasonable to expect that NET G2 and NET G3 share common biological mechanisms and clinical presentations.

MiNEN is a heterogeneous neoplasm comprising both endocrine and exocrine components in which

either component must represent at least 30%. Endocrine components of MiNEN can be present as either NET or NEC, and its exocrine components can also vary, for example, tubular adenocarcinoma, poorly differentiated adenocarcinoma, or ACC. Histogenesis of MiNEN in the pancreas is still not clear. Currently, the following two theories have been hypothesized: (i) multiple components arise independently and (ii) heterogeneous components originate from common multipotent progenitor cells. The clinical course of the tumor is generally defined by the most aggressive component of MiNEN; in most cases, the endocrine component is the most aggressive.

Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) is an autosomal dominant tumor syndrome characterized by multiple endocrine tumors arising in the



Figure 122.2 Microscopic images of well-differentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (PanNENs) (NET [neuroendocrine tumor] G1 and G2). (a) Tumor cells display round to oval-shaped nuclei with coarsely granular so-called salt-and-pepper chromatin distribution. Tumor cells arranged in (b) anastomosing ribbon-like nests, (c) gland-like features, or (d) solid cell nests. (e) Marked amyloid-like deposition in insulinoma detected by direct Fast Scarlet staining. (f) An oncocytic variant of PanNEN. (g) A lipid-rich variant of PanNEN. (h) A pleomorphic variant of PanNEN. Abundant capillary or fibrocapillary stroma observed within tumor cell nests (a–h).



Figure 122.2 (Cont'd)

parathyroid, gastrointestinal tissue, pancreas, anterior lobe of the pituitary gland, and adrenal cortex. The histopathology of pancreatic lesions in patients with MEN1 is characterized by multiple microadenomas (microadenomatosis usually accompanied by macronodules) [13]. The multiple tumors observed in identical tissues of patients with MEN1 may produce variable hormones. Microadenomatosis of the pancreas is also associated with patients with VHL [13].

Cytology

Owing to the development of the endoscopic ultrasoundguided fine-needle aspiration technique, cytology assessments have become a standard pathologic diagnostic tool for PanNEN. Cytology is one of the most powerful tools to determine the diagnosis of endocrine tumors, especially because of the characteristic nuclear morphology. Nuclei of tumors display a monotonous appearance; they are uniformly round to oval shaped, with a salt-and-pepper chromatin pattern or, often, plasmacytoid epithelial cells (Fig. 122.4a, b). Tumor cells of PanNETs are observed as variably sized, loosely cohesive clusters. Single cells are also frequently observed (Fig. 122.4a). Tumor cells surrounding and loosely attached to capillary vessels are frequently seen (Fig. 122.4b). A rosette-like arrangement is highly specific to PanNET, but similar arrangements may also be observed in ACC. Small- and large-cell NEC apparently exhibit higher nuclear pleomorphism and enlargement, often showing a necrotic background. PanNECs show low intercellular cohesiveness.

Immunohistochemistry and Differential Diagnosis

Neuroendocrine differentiation of PanNEN is mostly suggested by morphologic assessment, but it must be further confirmed by immunohistochemistry. Chromogranin A



Figure 122.3 Microscopic features of poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinoma (PanNEC). (a) Large-cell NEC displaying highly pleomorphic tumor cells showing a diffuse growth pattern. Necrosis is also observed. (b) Small-cell NEC composed of small, round tumor cells with a high nuclear–cytoplasmic ratio.

shows the highest specificity among neuroendocrine markers. The sensitivity of chromogranin A is also high in PanNETs, but its expression in PanNEC is usually weak and focal. Synaptophysin is a highly sensitive neuroendocrine marker, but its expression is also observed in nonneuroendocrine tumors, such as SPN, SCN, paraganglioma, and ACC; therefore, a panel immunohistochemical evaluation is useful to exclude the possibility of these tumors. CD56 and neuron-specific enolase (NSE) are not recommended for determination of PanNEN because of their limited specificity. PanNETs produce hormones, which are better revealed via clinical rather than pathologic analysis/ examination. Consequently, clinical information should be considered in the pathologic evaluation. PanNETs usually do not demonstrate abnormal TP53 expression or loss of retinoblastoma 1 protein (RB1) by immunohistochemistry [12]. In contrast, PanNECs usually do not produce



(b)



Figure 122.4 Cytology images of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. (a) Loosely cohesive plasmacytoid epithelial cells with round to oval-shaped nuclei showing a salt-and-pepper chromatin pattern. (b) Tumor cells surrounding capillary vessels.

hormones, without showing abnormal TP53 expression or loss of Rb1 [12].

Positivity for cytokeratins, including CK8, CK18, CK AE1/AE3, and CAM5.2, observed in PanNENs is helpful to exclude the possibility of paraganglioma, mesenchymal neoplasms, or hematopoietic malignancies.

Low-grade cellular atypia and intervening capillary structures of SPN are common features of PanNET, although SPN is usually composed of heterogeneous growth architectures. Variable stromal changes, such as fibrosis, hyalinosis, cystic degeneration, and calcification, can be observed in both SPN and PanNET, but marked myxoid degeneration or solid and large calcification suggest the possibility of SPN rather than PanNET. Nuclear features of SPN are distinct from those of PanNET; chromatin is finely stippled, the salt-and-pepper pattern is not evident, and nuclear grooves may be observed in SPN. It is probably difficult to distinguish

936 Chapter 122

these two neoplasms on small biopsy specimens, unless "pseudo-papillary structures" of SPN are finely observed. Nuclear expression of β -catenin is highly specific for SPN, whereas it is expressed only in the cell membrane of tumor cells of PanNET. It should be noted that SPN may express synaptophysin, but chromogranin A expression is mostly negative or very limited.

The architectural pattern of ACC is variable; an acinar growth pattern is most commonly observed, but solid, trabecular, and diffuse growth patterns may also variably intermingle. Tumor cells of ACC present hyperchromatic nuclei and higher pleomorphism than PanNET. Eosinophilic granular cytoplasm, because of zymogen granules, can be similar to the cellular features of the oncocytic variant of PanNET. Acinar differentiation should be defined by immunohistochemistry, for example, trypsin, lipase, and BCL10. ACC may also focally coexpress chromogranin A and synaptophysin. ACC, of which neuroendocrine expression is observed in more than 25% of all tumor cells, is regarded as mixed acinar-neuroendocrine

References

- Lloyd RV, Osamura RY, Klöppel G, Rosai J. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Endocrine Organs. Lyon: IARC Press, 2010.
- 2 Basturk O, Yang Z, Tang LH et al. The high-grade (WHO G3) pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor category is morphologically and biologically heterogenous and includes both well differentiated and poorly differentiated neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39(5):683–690.
- 3 Milione M, Maisonneuve P, Spada F et al. The clinicopathologic heterogeneity of Grade 3 gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms: morphological differentiation and proliferation identify different prognostic categories. Neuroendocrinology 2017;104(1):85–93.
- 4 Vélayoudom-Céphise FL, Duvillard P, Foucan L et al. Are G3 ENETS neuroendocrine neoplasms heterogeneous? Endocr Relat Cancer 2013;20(5):649–657.
- 5 Reid MD, Bagci P, Ohike N et al. Calculation of the Ki67 index in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a comparative analysis of four counting methodologies. Mod Pathol 2015;28(5):686–694.
- 6 Tang LH, Gonen M, Hedvat C, Modlin IM, Klimstra DS. Objective quantification of the Ki67 proliferative index in neuroendocrine tumors of the gastroenteropancreatic system: a comparison of digital image analysis with manual methods. American J Surg Pathol 2012;36(12):1761–1770.
- 7 Bosman F, Camerio F, Hruban R, Theise N. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Digestive System. Lyon: IARC Press, 2010.
- 8 Brierley JD, Gospodarowicz MK, Wittekind C eds. International Union Against Cancer (UICC) TNM

carcinoma. The clinical and histopathologic features of mixed acinar-neuroendocrine carcinoma are more closely associated with ACC than PanNENs; therefore, mixed acinar-neuroendocrine carcinoma is considered to be a histologic subtype of ACC [14].

Pancreatic neoplasms that exhibit clear cytoplasm, such as clear-cell variant of SPN, metastasis of clear-cell renal cell carcinoma, and solid type of serous cystic neoplasm, can be mimics of the clear-cell variant of PanNET. Tumor cells that contain abundant lipid vacuoles appear to be mimics of adrenocortical neoplasm.

Ewing sarcoma is composed of small, round-shaped hyperchromatic tumor cells, and is histologically similar to small-cell NEC. It should be noted that Ewing sarcoma occurring in the pancreas often expresses cytokeratin and may be positive for neuroendocrine markers, such as synaptophysin, CD56, or NSE [15]. Malignant lymphoma is also composed of small, round-shaped tumor cells but it can be distinguished by immunohistochemical expression of leukocyte common antigen.

Classification of Malignant Tumours, 8th edn. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell, 2016.

- **9** Konukiewitz B, Enosawa T, Kloppel G. Glucagon expression in cystic pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms: an immunohistochemical analysis. Virchows Arch 2011;458(1):47–53.
- 10 Volante M, La Rosa S, Castellano I, Finzi G, Capella C, Bussolati G. Clinico-pathological features of a series of 11 oncocytic endocrine tumours of the pancreas. Virchows Arch 2006;448(5):545–551.
- 11 Tang LH, Untch BR, Reidy DL et al. Well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors with a morphologically apparent high-grade component: a pathway distinct from poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas. Clin Cancer Res 2016;22(4):1011–1017.
- 12 Konukiewitz B, Schlitter AM, Jesinghaus M et al. Somatostatin receptor expression related to TP53 and RB1 alterations in pancreatic and extrapancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms with a Ki67-index above 20. Mod Pathol 2017;30(4):587-598.
- 13 Anlauf M, Schlenger R, Perren A et al. Microadenomatosis of the endocrine pancreas in patients with and without the multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 syndrome. Am J Surg Pathol 2006;30(5):560–574.
- 14 Ohike N, Kosmahl M, Kloppel G. Mixed acinar–endocrine carcinoma of the pancreas. A clinicopathological study and comparison with acinar-cell carcinoma. Virchows Arch 2004;445(3):231–235.
- 15 Movahedi-Lankarani S, Hruban RH, Westra WH, Klimstra DS. Primitive neuroectodermal tumors of the pancreas: a report of seven cases of a rare neoplasm. Am J Surg Pathol 2002;26(8):1040–1047.

123

Molecular Genetics of Neuroendocrine Tumors

Nickolas Papadopoulos and Ralph H. Hruban

Departments of Pathology and Oncology, The Sol Goldman Pancreatic Cancer Research Center, Johns Hopkins University School of Medicine, Baltimore, MD, USA

Introduction

Low-grade pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNETs) are the second most common malignancy of the pancreas, accounting for approximately 2% of newly diagnosed pancreatic malignancies. The increased diagnosis of patients with this disease has mainly been due to better imaging and diagnostic tools and a larger number of incidental findings [1-4]. Although PanNETs are not as lethal as pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC), more than 50% of patients have distant disease at diagnosis and the 10-year survival rate is about 40% [5]. High-grade neuroendocrine carcinomas (NECs) of the pancreas are extremely rare and highly lethal [6–9].

Well-differentiated PanNETs are classified as functional or nonfunctional, with the latter group being most common [10]. Functional PanNETs produce syndromes with systemic effects related to the hormones that they secrete. The most common functional PanNETs are insulinomas, and glucagonomas, gastrinomas, somatostatinomas, VIPomas, and some PanNETs of mixed histology comprise the rest of this group. Nonfunctional PanNETs do not secrete clinically significant hormones; rather, they grow silently, and patients often present with either an asymptomatic abdominal mass or abdominal pain resulting from compression due to a large tumor. Surgery can be curative in the case of primary cancers and some cases of metastasis, but many patients present with unresectable tumors or extensive metastatic disease.

Most of PanNETs are sporadic; however, they can also arise in patients with familial syndromes, most commonly in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1), followed by von Hippel-Lindau syndrome (VHL), neurofibromatosis type 1 (NF1), and tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC) [11-13]. As a result, the genomes of patients with PanNETs with the syndromes mentioned have germline mutations in the gene(s) that are responsible for the predisposition to the familial syndromes.

High-grade neuroendocrine carcinomas, defined as neuroendocrine neoplasms with proliferation rates >20%, are highly malignant neoplasms, and include entities previously defined as "small-cell" and "large-cell" neuroendocrine carcinomas [6-9]. There are some neoplasms that technically have proliferation rates >20%, but which retain an otherwise well-differentiated morphology, and these neoplasms likely have genetic alterations similar to well-differentiated PanNETs, and not those of the high-grade NECs [14,15].

We now know that cancer takes many years to develop, and is caused by the sequential alteration of a small number of genes that affect a smaller number of cellular processes [16]. The genomic landscapes of many tumor types have been determined, and although not everything is yet understood, these studies have provided sufficient information for developing effective approaches for reducing cancer morbidity and mortality. For similar reasons, much progress has been made in understanding the genetic alterations that underlie PanNET and NEC tumorigenesis. This chapter describes what is known about the genetic landscape and epigenetics of PanNET and NEC, and their clinical applications.

Genetics of Sporadic PanNET

In order to gain insight into the genetic basis of PanNETs, whole-exome sequencing (WES) was performed in 10 clinically homogeneous nonfunctional PanNETs [17]. Then, the most commonly mutated genes were analyzed for mutations in 58 additional nonfunctional PanNETs. The most commonly mutated genes identified encode

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

proteins that are involved in chromatin modification. MEN1 had inactivating mutations in 44% of the samples. ATRX and death domain-associated protein (DAXX) genes had mutually exclusive inactivating mutations in 18 and 25% of the samples, respectively, resulting in the inactivation of the ATRX/DAXX complex in 43% of the PanNETs. Approximately 14% of the samples had mutations that should result in the activation of the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway. Tuberous sclerosis complex 2 (TSC2) was inactivated in 9% of the samples, and phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN) was inactivated in 7% of the samples. In addition, there was an activating mutation in PIK3CA, which encodes the p110 alpha catalytic subunit of PI3K. TP53 was inactivated in only 3% of the PanNETs (Table 123.1). Overall, there were about 8-23 mutations per tumor with a mean number of 16 mutations, which is low compared with other solid tumors. Mutations in oncogenes are rare in most solid tumors, so it was not unexpected that only one sample had an activating oncogenic mutation [16]. This lack of activating mutations in oncogenes underlies the overall challenge for developing targeted therapies for PanNETs. As a result, understanding the pathways involved in the development and progression of cancers has become pivotal for developing therapeutics. A good example is the mTOR pathway. Existing therapeutic agents that inhibit this pathway do not target commonly mutated genes in the pathway; rather, they target mTORC1 as a shared downstream effector in the pathway.

Although the WES study greatly increased our understanding of the genetic alterations underlying PanNET tumorigenesis, it had its limitations. For example, the study did not identify chromosomal rearrangements, copy number variations, or foreign sequences. Comparative genomic hybridization studies have shown that PanNETs, much like other solid tumors, have a number of chromosomal gains and losses [18,19]. Some studies have reported that the number of chromosomal gains and losses is larger in metastatic lesions compared with the primary tumor from the same individual [18]. However, it remains unclear if these additional gains and losses are drivers, or just passengers, representing the continuous accumulation of genetic lesions in the advanced lesions.

Another limitation of WES studies is the difficulty in identifying large deletions in tumor suppressor genes. As will be discussed later, inactivating mutations in *ATRX* and *DAXX* correlated with the alternative lengthening of telomeres (ALT) phenotype. In fact, protein expression studies in 68 PanNETs indicated that all samples with *ATRX* or *DAXX* inactivating mutations exhibited the ALT phenotype [20]. Interestingly, tumors negative for nuclear staining of either ATRX or DAXX also showed the ALT phenotype, indicating that *ATRX* or *DAXX* genes were inactivated either by a rearrangement such as

large deletions not identifiable by exome sequencing, or via epigenetic mechanisms. This study indicated that inactivation of *ATRX* or *DAXX* occurred in approximately 60% of the PanNET samples, of which 43% were caused by exomic mutations and the remaining cases most likely resulted from large deletions or epigenetic gene inactivation.

Mutations in the regulatory regions of genes were also not identified in the WES study. The best-studied mutations of these types are those in the telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) promoter. Two nucleotides account for almost all of the TERT promoter mutations that have been associated with human carcinogenesis [21,22]. These mutations result in changes in the chromatin state of the promoter, which, in turn, allow binding of transcription factors that promote TERT expression [23]. This expression is derived from the allele with the mutation, while the other allele remains silent [24]. In glial tumors, ATRX inactivating mutations and TERT promoter mutations are mutually exclusive, presumably because each type of mutation results in preservation of a the telomeric length appropriate for cell growth [25]. To evaluate the possibility of this occurring in PanNET, the samples analyzed for ATRX and DAXX mutations were also evaluated for TERT promoter mutations. None of the 68 PanNETs had TERT promoter mutations at the hot spots were shown to be mutated in many other tumor types; therefore, we presume that TERT is expressed in these tumors.

The exome of sporadic functional PanNET has only been sequenced in insulinomas. In a set of ten insulinomas, the most commonly mutated gene was the transcription factor Yin Yang 1 (*YY1*) [26]. Sequencing of *YY1* in an additional 103 insulinomas identified a hot spot mutation in 31 of them. Overall, 30% (34/113) of the insulinomas possessed the T372R mutation [26]. A more recent study focusing on the Caucasian instead of the Asian population, identified a much lower prevalence (13%) of *YY1* mutations in sporadic insulinomas. In the Caucasian population, the T372R mutation appeared to stratify with women and older age [27].

Pathways Altered in PanNETs

ATRX/DAXX Pathway

Approximately half of PanNETs have inactivating mutations in *ATRX* or *DAXX*. *ATRX* is located on chromosome X, and only the active copy needs to be inactivated to result in total loss of the ATRX protein. On the other hand, *DAXX* is located on chromosome 6, and both copies need to be inactivated for DAXX protein loss. The mutations that occur in the *DAXX* gene include single nucleotide base substitutions and indels that create frameshifts,

Table 123.1 Comparison of commonly mutated genes and their prevalence in PanNET and other pancreatic neoplasms.

Gene	Nonfunctional PanNET (%)	Syndromic microadenomas (%)	NEC (%)	PDAC (%)	Insulinomas (%)	Intracellular pathway	Clinical application	Future opportunity
MEN1	44	100	0	0	2.50	Chromatin methylation	Not available	Synthetic lethality
ATRX	18	0	0	0	2.50	Chromatin remodeling—ALT	Prognostic/diagnostic	Synthetic lethality
DAXX	25	0	0	0	0	Chromatin Prognostic/diagnostic remodeling—ALT		Synthetic lethality
TSC2	9	Not tested	Not tested	0	0	mTOR	Target treatment—mTOR inhibitors	Improved mTOR inhibitors
PTEN	7	Not tested	<10	0	0	mTOR	Target treatment—mTOR inhibitors	Improved mTOR inhibitors
PIK3CA	1	Not tested	Not Tested	0	0	mTOR	Target treatment—mTOR inhibitors	Improved mTOR inhibitors
TP53	3	Not tested	95	85	0	TP53 Not available		Synthetic lethality
KRAS	0	Not tested	30	100	0	KRAS	Not available	Target therapy
CDKN2A	0	Not tested	50	25	0	Cell cycle	Not available	Synthetic lethality
SMAD4	0	Not tested	10	27	0	TGFβ	Not available	Synthetic lethality
RB1	0	Not tested	74	0	0	Cell cycle	Not available	Synthetic lethality
YY1	0	Not tested	0	0	13-30	Transcription	Not available	Target therapy

larger deletions of single or multiple exons, and loss of heterozygosity. All of the mutations in both *ATRX* and *DAXX* lead to inactivation of the respective gene and lack of nuclear protein immunolabeling in PanNETs, in accordance with them being tumor suppressors. The mutations are also mutually exclusive, consistent with the two genes working within the same pathway [17,20].

ATRX is a chromatin remodeling protein that interacts with DAXX and together they function as a histone chaperone complex that deposits the histone variant H3.3 into pericentric, telomeric, and ribosomal repeat sequences [28–31]. Although the mechanism underlying the action of ATRX remains unclear, recent progress has been made. ATRX is thought to be recruited, perhaps by interacting with histones, to G-quadruplex DNA, where it is involved in chromatin remodeling, with consequences on gene expression, and relief of replication fork stalling [31,32]. Consequently, its absence can impair both nonhomologous end joining DNA repair and formation of protein complexes, resulting in changes to the epigenetic state of the DNA [33–35].

Perhaps more intriguing is the connection between the lack of ATRX or DAXX protein expression with the ALT phenotype [36]. There is telomere length attrition with every cell division resulting in telomeric lengths that are not compatible with further growth. Cancer cells must circumvent this issue. Telomeric length is usually maintained by TERT [37]; however, TERT is not always active. Cells with the ALT phenotype have very long telomeres whose lengths are maintained by recombination instead of the enzymatic action of TERT [38]. Mutations in ATRX or DAXX that abolish protein expression in PanNETs correlated with ALT [20,25,39]. ATRX inactivating mutations concomitant with ALT have also been identified in extra-pancreatic tumor types including glial tumors, neuroblastomas, and sarcomas, in cancer cell lines, and also in in vitro immortalized ALT cell lines [25,40]. Furthermore, loss of wild-type ATRX expression in somatic cell hybrids segregated with ALT, whereas ATRX expression led to inhibition of ALT [41,42]. A greater understanding of how ATRX loss may result in the ALT phenotype and its connection to increased chromosomal instability was provided by a study that showed that loss of ATRX in cancer cells lines can promote sister telomere cohesion associated with increased recombination between sister telomeres [43].

ATRX was first identified to cause an X-linked hereditary syndrome [44]. The germline mutations did not result in an increased cancer incidence in these patients, and cells from these patients did not demonstrate the ALT phenotype. This could be because the spectrum of mutations in these individuals was mostly missense, and even some of the presumably inactivating mutations retained expression of the protein. In alpha-thalassemia myelodysplastic syndrome (ATMDS), *ATRX* mutations are also mostly missense [45]. It is possible that because individuals with myelodysplastic syndrome tend to be older, some or most of the mutations are passenger mutations. In contrast, all of the mutations identified in solid tumors, including PanNETs, CNS tumors, and sarcomas, are inactivating and all correlate with ALT.

PanNETs are also unique in that *DAXX* mutations are predominant over *ATRX* mutations, even though *DAXX* mutations are extremely rare in other tumor types with ALT, which almost exclusively have *ATRX* mutations [17,46]. The differences in the spectrum of *ATRX* mutations in various diseases, and the preferential inactivation of *DAXX* in PanNETs, provide fertile ground for understanding the intricacies of this pathway and its tumor-specific ALT phenotype, with the hope that a deeper understanding will lead to the therapeutic targeting of the pathway.

MEN1 Pathway

MEN1 is the most frequently somatically mutated gene in PanNET [17,47]. This gene encodes the transcriptional regulator menin, which recruits the H3K4me3 histone methyltransferase mixed-lineage leukemia (MLL) complex [48,49]. Menin interacts with many proteins and regulates gene expression and intracellular cell signaling and it is associated with numerous cellular processes including the regulation of SMAD3 to inhibit TGF β 1-mediated inhibition of proliferation, and repression of JunD activity, regulation of homeodomain gene expression, and repression of telomerase expression [50–53]. Mutations in PanNETs inactivate both alleles either by inactivating mutations or by a combination of mutation coupled with loss of heterozygosity. Thus, by definition, *MEN1* is a tumor suppressor.

It appears that tumorigenesis in PanNETs is driven by alterations in both histone modification and chromatin remodeling as the overlap of *MEN1* with *ATRX/DAXX* mutations is significant (74%). *MEN1* and *ATRX/DAXX* are epigenetic drivers of cancers, resulting in a plethora of epigenetic changes in the cell. Hence it is important to determine which epigenetic alterations are the key drivers of PanNET tumorigenesis, which has obvious implications for therapeutic exploitation of the associated pathways.

mTOR Pathway

The mTOR signaling pathway integrates environmental signals to regulate growth and homeostasis. mTOR is an atypical serine/threonine protein kinase that interacts with several proteins to form two key complexes in the pathway, named mTOR complex 1 (mTORC1) and 2 (mTORC2), each of which mediates different upstream inputs and which have different downstream outputs. A number of tumor suppressors and oncogenes commonly
mutated in cancers are upstream of mTORC1, including the PTEN/PIK3CA pathway, the RAS/RAF pathway, TSC1/2, NF1, and LKB1. Sequencing of PanNET revealed mutations in TSC2, PTEN, and PIK3CA genes in 16% of samples, all which activated the mTOR pathway, consistent with its pro-growth effects on cells. Downstream effectors of the pathway involve 4E-BP1, which in turn regulates hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF1a), a target of VHL, and S6K1, resulting in increased proliferation signals, regulation of metabolism, and increased protein synthesis (reviewed in [54]). Inhibitors of the mTOR pathway have shown benefit in patients with different tumor types, including PanNET; however, correlations between pathway mutations and the observed benefits have not yet been established [55]. Based on results from other tumor types, we hypothesize that patients with tumors with mTOR pathway mutations will respond better to therapies targeting this pathway [56]. However, in clinical trials, the number of patients with PanNETs that benefited from treatment with everolimus, which targets the mTOR pathway, was larger than the number of PanNETs with mutations in the mTOR pathway [17,55]. However, this is an extrapolation as the PanNETs from the patients included in the study were not tested for mutations. It is worth noting that for such a complicated pathway, there could be other means of activation besides mutations. Related to this, expression studies resulted in the observation that expression of genes in the mTOR pathway are upregulated in PanNETs [57]. Nevertheless, a good study to test the companion diagnostic potential of the mutational status of the pathway would be important.

High-Grade Neuroendocrine Carcinomas

In contrast to well-differentiated PanNETs, the DAXX/ ATRX and MEN1 genes are not targeted in most highgrade NECs [6,58,59]. Instead, the RB1 and TP53 genes are commonly somatically mutated in NECs [6]. Yachida et al. extensively studied a series of pancreatic NECs (PanNECs) (small- and large-cell neuroendocrine carcinomas), and found that the p53 expression was altered in 95% and Rb in 74% of the NECs [6]. Abnormal immunolabeling of p53 and Rb proteins correlated with the intragenic mutations in the TP53 and RB1 genes. By contrast, DAXX and ATRX labeling was intact in virtually all of these same carcinomas. These genetic differences indicate that the biology and process of tumorigenesis are distinct in PanNET and PanNEC, and the poorly differentiated PanNECs do not result from the progression of the well-differentiated PanNETs to a less differentiated state.

Genetic analyses, when integrated with histopathology and clinical outcomes, have helped further dissect the

neoplasms lumped together as "grade 3 NEC" in the 2010 World Health Organization (WHO) classification. The nuclear morphology of some NEC with proliferation rates only slightly above 20% are very similar to that of the well-differentiated PanNETs, while the nuclear morphology of neuroendocrine neoplasms with very high proliferation rates (i.e., >50%) has a small- or large-cell appearance. The former group (those with nuclear features similar to those of well-differentiated PanNET) appear to have genetic changes closer to those of the well-differentiated PanNETs, whereas the latter neoplasms (those with proliferation rates >50%) are those of NECs, with RB1 and TP53 targeted. This has led some to propose a new four-tier classification system in which lesions previously lumped together as grade 3 NEC are now separated into two groups-those with proliferation rates slightly over 20% and with mutations seen in welldifferentiated PanNETs (DAXX/ATRX, MEN1) and those with very high proliferation rates and RB1/TP53 mutations [6-9,60,60b].

Comparison of the PanNET Genetic Landscape with Other Pancreatic Neoplasias

The genetic landscape of well-differentiated PanNET is fundamentally different from that of the more aggressive pancreatic adenocarcinoma (PDAC) (Table 123.1). *KRAS* mutations that are not found in neuroendocrine tumors are present in almost 100% of PDACs. In addition, PDAC have a high rate of mutations in *SMAD4*, *CDKN2A*, and *TP53* genes, but no mutations in *DAXX*, *ATRX*, or *MEN1* [61,62].

The genetic alterations found in PanNETs are also distinct from those found in the other neoplasms of the pancreas. Serous cystic neoplasms are characterized by *VHL* gene mutations, solid-pseudopapillary neoplasms by *CTTNB1* mutations, intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms by alterations in *KRAS*, *GNAS*, *RNF43*, *p16/ CDKN2A*, and *TP53*, mucinous cystic neoplasms by mutations in *KRAS*, *RNF43*, *p16/CDKN2A*, and *TP53*, and acinar cell carcinomas by multiple complex alterations including mutations in *JAK1*, *BRAF*, and *APC*, among others [61,63,64].

The distinct mutational profile of each tumor type of the pancreas suggests that mutational analyses may be used to help classify tumor type in the future [65].

Finally, among neuroendocrine tumors, the targeting of the *ATRX/DAXX* pathway and ALT is relatively specific for those tumors that arise in the pancreas. This suggests that ALT status could be used to clarify the organ of origin in metastatic neuroendocrine tumors of unknown primary site [66].

Familial Syndromes

The majority of PanNETs are sporadic; however, they can occur in individuals who are predisposed to certain syndromes. Most syndromic PanNETs occur in patients with MEN1, followed by those with VHL and NF1, and occasionally with TSC [7–9]. Perhaps not surprisingly, germline mutations that predispose individuals to these syndromes are in genes related to pathways that are somatically mutated in sporadic PanNET.

MEN1 is an autosomal dominant syndrome caused by germline mutations in MEN1 gene on chromosome 11, which is the gene most frequently mutated in sporadic PanNETs [67]. As mentioned previously, MEN1 is a tumor suppressor gene that follows the two-hit paradigm. The first hit in individuals with MEN1 is an inactivating inherited mutation. The second hit, which is an inactivating somatic mutation or loss of heterozygosity of the remaining wild-type allele, occurs in the tumors. Tumors of the pancreas are the second most common manifestation of the MEN1 syndrome. Most of the PanNETs in patients with MEN1 are nonfunctional, although about 10% of them are insulinomas. They typically appear as multiple microadenomas (<0.5 cm); however, in many cases, like the sporadic PanNETs, they can grow larger and even spread to other organs [11,68,69]. Study of the genetics of PanNET in the context of the MEN1 syndrome has shown that MEN1 inactivation precedes ATRX/DAXX inactivation and the concomitant appearance of ALT [39]. In this study, 109 well-differentiated PanNETs from 28 patients with MEN1 syndrome were tested for the expression of ATRX and DAXX and for the presence of ALT by immunostaining as a proxy for the genetic inactivation of the genes that encode for these proteins. The lesions included 47 neuroendocrine microadenomas (<0.5 cm), 50 pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (>0.5 cm), and 12 pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor lymph node metastases. All of the lesions had loss of function of the MEN1 protein by definition, since they were present in patients with MEN1 syndrome; hence this was the first and presumably the initiating event in these tumors. ATRX/DAXX expression was intact in all of the 47 microadenomas, which were also negative for ALT. On the other hand, ATRX/DAXX expression was lacking in 6% of the PanNETs, but all losses were in tumors larger than >3 cm. These tumors were also ALT positive, which is consistent with the already documented role of ATRX/DAXX loss in the development of ALT. In addition, in the samples with concurrent metastases, the genetic alterations in the primary and metastatic tumors were the same. The progression from MEN1 inactivation to ATRX/DAXX inactivation and appearance of ALT as the tumor size and the risk of metastasis increased, which was observed in the MEN1 syndrome-associated PanNET,

most likely also exists in the sporadic PanNET. However, *ATRX/DAXX* inactivation in sporadic pancreatic neuroendocrine microadenomas was much higher [70].

VHL is caused by germline mutations in the tumor suppressor *VHL* on chromosome 3. The VHL protein controls the degradation via ubiquitination of HIF1, and loss of VHL leads to tumor growth and angiogenesis. HIF1 regulation also has been proposed to be downstream of the mTOR pathway. Patients with VHL develop a number of different benign and malignant neoplasms, and approximately 12–15% of them develop nonfunctional PanNETs. Most of these tumors are well differentiated, but some are aggressive and they can metastasize [71,72].

PanNETs also arise, albeit less frequently, in patients with NF1 and TSC syndromes [12,13]. NF1 is caused by germline mutations in *NF1*, whereas TSC results from germline mutations in *TSC1/TSC2*. Both of these genes are tumor suppressors and are associated with the extensive mTOR pathway [73,74]. NF1 acts more distally upstream of the mTORC1 regulating the KRAS arm of the pathway. The TSC1/TSC2 complex inhibits mTORC1 activation. Mutations in *TSC2* were the most common mTOR pathway mutations observed in sporadic PanNETs.

If indeed the initiating event of PanNET development is a germline mutation that predisposes individuals to NF1 or TSC syndrome, it is likely that more than one route to PanNET tumorigenesis exists. It is possible that the mutations in *VHL*, *TSC2*, and *NF1* genes affect the mTOR pathway. The prevalence of PanNETs in these syndromes is in accordance with the presence of the affected pathways in sporadic PanNETs, with *MEN1* mutations occurring in 44% and mTOR only occurring in 16% of PanNETs [17]. Further studies on the genetic changes in syndromic PanNETs will provide an understanding of the pathways that drive PanNET tumorigenesis.

In a recent study, whole-genome sequencing of 102 presumed somatic PanNETs revealed the presence of rare germline mutations in *MUTYH* and even more rarely in *CHEK2* and *BRCA2* genes [75].

Epigenetics

PanNETs can be classified into three groups according to their RNA profiles: well-differentiated islet cell tumors/insulinomas, poorly differentiated tumors, and gene mutation-enriched subtypes. The first two classification groups are not surprising as PanNET and NEC are two different tumor types. The differences between well-differentiated and gene mutation-enriched groups are intriguing in that they could reflect groups with different clinical behaviors. The well-differentiated and poorly differentiated groups were also seen in the RIP1-TAGs mouse model, in which PanNETs are induced by expression of the SV40 T-antigen oncogenes in insulinproducing islet β cells, suggesting that this model may mimic a subset of human PanNET development [76].

Genome-wide methylation analysis of 53 PanNET identified significant differences in methylation profiles between tumors of different grade and between tumors with or without *ATRX/DAXX* mutations. However, this clustering was not perfect as some tumors with mutations in these genes clustered with normal controls. Interestingly, there were significant differences in the methylation profiles between PanNETs with *ATRX* mutations and those with *DAXX* mutations [46].

Clinical Implications

The genetic landscape reflects the different biology and clinical manifestations of the pancreatic neoplasms, and has clinical ramifications. First, genetics can be used to classify the different lesions unambiguously. Second, the differences in the genetics suggest different types of treatments. Unfortunately, treatments are not available that can target the most common mutations in PanNETs, *MEN1* and *ATRX/DAXX* mutations. The relationship between loss of *ATRX/DAXX* with ALT, recombination, and DNA repair suggests that synthetic lethality could be feasible with agents that interfere with these pathways. However, this has not yet been proven.

ATRX/DAXX mutations in PanNETs have been associated with prognosis. In a study of 142 well-differentiated PanNETs, loss of ATRX and DAXX and presence of ALT correlated with higher tumor stage and a worse prognosis, perhaps a reflection of ATRX/DAXX mutations being a late event in PanNet tumorigenesis [77]. However, when only the subset of metastatic patients was considered, loss of ATRX and DAXX was associated with longer survival [77]. This latter observation is in accordance with the initial observation that patients with metastatic PanNETs harboring MEN1, ATRX, and DAXX mutations showed better prognosis and longer survival [17]. Similarly, in an independent study of 43 patients with liver metastasis managed with resection, loss of ATRX/DAXX was associated with better overall survival [66]. One interpretation of this is that tumors with ATRX/DAXX inactivating mutations demarcate a subgroup with a different clinical presentation than the PanNETs without inactivation of these genes.

Furthermore, as noted earlier, in a comparison between metastatic lesions in the liver from patients with PanNETs or gastrointestinal carcinoid tumors, the presence of ALT in the metastatic lesion was a useful biomarker to predict that the site of origin of metastatic lesions to the liver is a neuroendocrine tumor of the pancreas in cases where the primary site is unknown [66]. Of all the mutations identified in PanNETs, those in the mTOR pathway show promise as therapeutic targets, as it is thought that PanNETs with mTOR pathway mutations upstream of mTORC1 will derive benefits from mTOR inhibitors. However, this has yet to be proven in clinical trials. A recent trial has been described that will test this hypothesis [78]. It is worth noting the mTOR pathway is complex, hence mutations in other genes or via epigenetic mechanisms may activate this pathway in PanNETs. Even so, not only people with the described mTOR pathway mutations will show benefit from the therapies, but also people with "cryptic," at least for now, alterations of the mTOR pathway.

Everolimus is indicated as a treatment in several solid tumors, including hormone receptor-positive HER2negative breast cancer and advanced renal cell carcinoma. Recent data from the BOLERO-1 and BOLERO-3 trials suggest that patients with human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-positive advanced breast cancer, having tumors with *PIK3CA* mutations, *PTEN* loss, or hyperactive PI3K pathway, could derive progression-free survival benefit from everolimus treatment [56].

Everolimus was approved by the US Food and Drug Administration in 2011 for use in patients with advanced PanNETs, based on the results of the RADIANT III trial [55]. In this trial, single therapy with everolimus was compared with the best supportive care for advanced PanNETs. The majority of patients had previously been treated with different therapies. Compared with placebo, everolimus led to increased progression-free survival (11 versus 4.6 months).

Conclusions

Over the last several years, the studies mentioned in this chapter have increased our understanding of the genetic alterations and intracellular pathways that drive PanNET tumorigenesis. Although much remains to be determined, for example, identification of the driver genes in PanNETs that do not have mutations in MEN1, ATRX, or DAXX, we have sufficient information to develop clinical applications based on the genotype of these tumors (Table 123.1) [79]. Future studies should clarify which companion diagnostics should be available for therapies, such as everolimus, as many patients do not respond to this drug. In those who are responsive, the overall increase in survival is months not years. New therapies are needed for the management of patients with PanNETs. Therefore, efforts should be invested in understanding and therapeutically targeting the ATRX/ DAXX and MEN1 pathways. It is clear that molecular genetics have provided new opportunities to improve the clinical management of patients with PanNETs.

References

- 1 Lawrence B, Gustafsson BI, Chan A et al. The epidemiology of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 2011;40:1–18.
- 2 Halfdanarson TR, Rabe KG, Rubin J et al. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNETs): incidence, prognosis and recent trend toward improved survival. Ann Oncol 2008;19:1727–1733.
- 3 Fraenkel M, Kim MK, Faggiano A, Valk GD. Epidemiology of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2012;26(6):691–703.
- 4 Yao JC, Hassan M, Phan A et al. One hundred years after "carcinoid": epidemiology of and prognostic factors for neuroendocrine tumors in 35,825 cases in the United States. J Clin Oncol 2008;26:3063–3072.
- 5 Ekeblad S, Skogseid B, Dunder K et al. Prognostic factors and survival in 324 patients with pancreatic endocrine tumor treated at a single institution. Clin Cancer Res 2008;14(23):7798–7803.
- **6** Yachida S, Vakiani E, White CM et al. Small cell and large cell neuroendocrine carcinomas of the pancreas are genetically similar and distinct from welldifferentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 2012;36:173–184.
- 7 Heetfeld M, Chougnet CN, Olsen IH et al. Characteristics and treatment of patients with G3 gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms. Endocr Relat Cancer 2015;22(4):657–664.
- 8 Yang M1, Tian BL, Zhang Y et al. Evaluation of the World Health Organization 2010 grading system in surgical outcome and prognosis of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Pancreas 2014;43(7):1003–1008.
- **9** Basturk O, Tang L, Hruban RH et al. Poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas of the pancreas: a clinicopathologic analysis of 44 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(4):437–447.
- 10 Halfdanarson TR, Rabe KG, Rubin J et al. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNETs): incidence, prognosis and recent trend towards improved survival. Ann Oncol 2008;19:1727–1733.
- 11 Jensen RT, Berna MJ, Bingham DB et al. Inherited pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes: advances in molecular pathogenesis, diagnosis, management, and controversies. Cancer 2008;113:1807–1843.
- 12 Alexakis N, Connor S, Ghaneh P et al. Hereditary pancreatic endocrine tumours. Pancreatology 2004;4:417–433; discussion, 434–435.
- **13** Oberg K. The genetics of neuroendocrine tumors. Semin Oncol 2013;40:37–44.
- 14 Tang LH, Untch BR, Reidy DL et al. Well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors with a morphologically

apparent high-grade component: a pathway distinct from poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas. Clin Cancer Res 2016;22(4):1011–1017.

- 15 Basturk O, Yang Z, Tang LH et al. The high-grade (WHO G3) pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor category is morphologically and biologically heterogenous and includes both well differentiated and poorly differentiated neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:683–690.
- 16 Vogelstein B, Papadopoulos N, Velculescu V et al. Cancer genome landscapes. Science 2013;339: 1546–1558.
- 17 Jiao Y, Shi C, Edil BH et al. DAXX/ATRX, MEN1, and mTOR pathway genes are frequently altered in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Science 2011;331: 1199–1203.
- 18 Zhao J, Moch H, Scheidweiler AF et al. Genomic imbalances in the progression of endocrine pancreatic tumors. Genes Chromosomes Cancer 2001;32:364–372.
- 19 Floridia G, Grilli G, Salvatore M et al. Chromosomal alterations detected by comparative genomic hybridization in nonfunctioning endocrine pancreatic tumors. Cancer Genet Cytogenet 2005;156:23–30.
- **20** Heaphy CM, de Wilde RF, Jiao Y et al. Altered telomeres in tumors with ATRX and DAXX mutations. Science 2011;333:425.
- 21 Horn S, Figl A, Rachakonda PS et al. TERT promoter mutations in familial and sporadic melanoma. Science 2013;339(6122):959–961.
- **22** Huang FW, Hodis E, Xu MJ et al. Highly recurrent TERT promoter mutations in human melanoma. Science 2013;339(6122):957–959.
- 23 Bell RJA, Rube HT, Kreig A et al. The transcription factor GABP selectively binds and activates the mutant TERT promoter in cancer. Science 2015;348:1036–1039.
- 24 Stern JL, Theodorescu D, Vogelstein B et al. Mutation of the TERT promoter, switch to active chromatin, and monoallelic TERT expression in multiple cancers. Genes Dev 2015;29:2219–2224.
- 25 Killela PJ, Reitman ZJ, Jiao Y et al. TERT promoter mutations occur frequently in gliomas and a subset of tumors derived from cells with low rates of self-renewal. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013;110:6021–6026.
- 26 Cao Y, Gao Z, Li L et al. Whole exome sequencing of insulinoma reveals recurrent T372R mutations in YY1. Nat Commun 2013;4:2810.
- 27 Lichtenauer UD, Di Dalmazi G, Slater EP et al. Frequency and clinical correlates of somatic Ying Yang 1 mutations in sporadic insulinomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2015;100(5):E776–E782.
- **28** Goldberg AD, Banaszynski LA, Noh KM et al. Distinct factors control histone variant H3.3 localization at specific genomic regions. Cell 2010;140:678–691.

- **29** Wong LH, McGhie JD, Sim M et al. ATRX interacts with H3.3 in maintaining telomere structural integrity in pluripotent embryonic stem cells. Genome Res 2010;20:351–360.
- **30** Drane P, Ouararhni K, Depaux A et al. The deathassociated protein DAXX is a novel histone chaperone involved in the replication-independent deposition of H3.3. Genes Dev 2010;24:1253–1265.
- **31** Wong LH, Ren H, Williams E et al. Histone H3.3 incorporation provides a unique and functionally essential telomeric chromatin in embryonic stem cells. Genome Res 2009;19:404–414.
- 32 Leung JW, Ghosal G, Wang W et al. Alpha thalassemia/ mental retardation syndrome X-linked gene product ATRX is required for proper replication restart and cellular resistance to replication stress. J. Biol. Chem 2013;288:6342–6350.
- **33** Gibbons RJ, McDowell TL, Raman S et al. Mutations in ATRX, encoding a SWI/SNF-like protein, cause diverse changes in the pattern of DNA methylation. Nat Genet 2000;24:368–371.
- **34** Law MJ, Lower KM, Voon HP et al. ATR-X syndrome protein targets tandem repeats and influences allele-specific expression in a size-dependent manner. Cell 2010;143:367–378.
- **35** Levy MA, Kernohan KD, Jiang Y, Berube NG. ATRX promotes gene expression by facilitating transcriptional elongation through guanine-rich coding regions. Hum Mol Genet 2015;24:1824–1835.
- 36 Heaphy CM, Subhawong AP, Hong SM et al. Prevalence of the alternative lengthening of telomeres telomere maintenance mechanism in human cancer subtypes. Am J Pathol. 2011;179(4):1608–1615.
- 37 Blackburn EH, Greider CW, Szostak JW et al. Telomeres and telomerase: the path from maize, *Tetrahymena* and yeast to human cancer and aging. Nat Med 2006;12:1133–1138.
- 38 Bryan TM, Englezou A, Dalla-Pozza L et al. Evidence for an alternative mechanism for maintaining telomere length in human tumors and tumor-derived cell lines. Nat Med 1997;3:1271–1274.
- **39** de Wilde RF, Heaphy CM, Maitra A et al. Loss of ATRX or DAXX expression and concomitant acquisition of the alternative lengthening of telomeres phenotype are late events in a small subset of MEN-1 syndrome pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Mod Pathol 2012;25:1033–1039.
- **40** Lovejoy CA, Li W, Reisenweber S et al. Loss of ATRX, genome instability, and an altered DNA damage response are hallmarks of the alternative lengthening of telomeres pathway. PLoS Genet 2012;8:e1002772.
- **41** Bower K, Napier CE, Cole SL et al. Loss of wild-type ATRX expression in somatic cell hybrids segregates

with activation of alternative lengthening of telomeres. PLoS ONE 2012;7:e50062.

- **42** Clynes D, Jelinska C, Xella B et al. Suppression of the alternative lengthening of telomere pathway by the chromatin remodelling factor ATRX. Nat Commun 2015;6:7538.
- **43** Koschmann C, Calinescu AA, Nunez FJ et al. ATRX loss promotes tumor growth and impairs nonhomologous end joining DNA repair in glioma. Science Transl Med 2016;8(328):328ra28.
- Gibbons RJ, Picketts DJ, Villard L, Higgs DR. Mutations in a putative global transcriptional regulator cause Xlinked mental retardation with alpha-thalassemia (ATR-X syndrome). Cell 1995;80:837–845.
- **45** Gibbons RJ, Pellagatti A, Garrick D et al. Identification of acquired somatic mutations in the gene encoding chromatin-remodeling factor ATRX in the alpha-thalassemia myelodysplasia syndrome (ATMDS). Nat Genet 2003;34:446–449.
- **46** Pipinikas CP, Dibra H, Karpathakis A et al. Epigenetic dysregulation and poorer prognosis in DAXX-deficient pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Endocr Relat Cancer 2015;22(3):L13–L18.
- 47 Corbo V, Dalai I, Scardoni M et al. MEN1 in pancreatic endocrine tumors: analysis of gene and protein status in 169 sporadic neoplasms reveals alterations in the vast majority of cases. Endocr Relat Cancer 2010;17:771–783.
- **48** Hughes CM1, Rozenblatt-Rosen O, Milne TA et al. Menin associates with a trithorax family histone methyltransferase complex and with the hoxc8 locus. Mol Cell 2004;13(4):587–597.
- **49** Yokoyama A, Wang Z, Wysocka J et al. Leukemia proto-oncoprotein MLL forms a SET1-like histone methyltransferase complex with menin to regulate Hox gene expression. Mol Cell Biol 2004;24(13):5639–5649.
- 50 Agarwal SK, Guru SC, Heppner C et al. Menin interacts with the AP1 transcription factor JunD and represses JunD-activated transcription. Cell 1999;96(1):143–152.
- 51 Matkar S, Thiel A, Hua X. Menin: a scaffold protein that controls gene expression and cell signaling. Trends Biochem Sci 2013;38:394–402.
- 52 Kaji H, Canaff L, Lebrun JJ et al. Inactivation of menin, a Smad3-interacting protein, blocks transforming growth factor type beta signaling. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2001;98:3837–3842.
- **53** Hashimoto M, Kyo S, Hua X et al. Role of menin in the regulation of telomerase activity in normal and cancer cells. Int J Oncol 2008;33(2):333–340.
- 54 Laplante M, Sabatini DM. mTOR signaling in growth control and disease. Cell 2012;149:274–293.
- **55** Yao JC, Shah MH, Ito T et al. Everolimus for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2011;364:514–523.

- 56 André F, Hurvitz S, Fasolo A et al. Molecular alterations and everolimus efficacy in human epidermal growth factor receptor 2-overexpressing metastatic breast cancers: combined exploratory biomarker analysis from BOLERO-1 and BOLERO-3. J Clin Oncol 2016;34(18):2115–2124.
- 57 Missiaglia E, Dalai I, Barbi S et al. Pancreatic endocrine tumors: expression profiling evidences a role for AKT-mTOR pathway. J Clin Oncol 2010;28(2): 245–255.
- 58 Bosman FT. World Health Organization, International Agency for Research on Cancer. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Digestive System. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2010.
- 59 Boora GK, Kanwar R, Kulkarni AA et al. Exome-level comparison of primary well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors and their cell lines. Cancer Genet 2015;208:374–381.
- **60** Klimstra DS. Pathologic classification of neuroendocrine neoplasms. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am 2016;30(1):1–19.
- 60b Lloyd RV, Osamura RY, Klöppel G, Rosai J. WHO Classification of Tumours of Endocrine Organs. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer; 2017.
- **61** Jones S, Zhang X, Parsons DW et al. Core signaling pathways in human pancreatic cancers revealed by global genomic analyses. Science 2008;321(5897): 1801–1806.
- **62** Bailey P, Chang DK, Nones K et al. Genomic analyses identify molecular subtypes of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2016;531(7592):47–52.
- 63 Wu J, Jiao Y, Dal Molin M et al. Whole-exome sequencing of neoplastic cysts of the pancreas reveals recurrent mutations in components of ubiquitindependent pathways. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2011;108(52):21188–21193.
- **64** Jiao Y, Yonescu R, Offerhaus GJ et al. Whole-exome sequencing of pancreatic neoplasms with acinar differentiation. J Pathol 2014;232(4):428–435.
- **65** Springer S, Wang Y, Dal Molin M et al. A combination of molecular markers and clinical features improve the classification of pancreatic cysts. Gastroenterology 2015;149(6):1501–1510.
- 66 Dogeas E, Karagkounis G, Heaphy CM et al. Alternative lengthening of telomeres predicts site of origin in neuroendocrine tumor liver metastases. J Am Coll Surg 2014;218(4):628–635.
- 67 Larsson C, Skogseid B, Oberg K et al. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 gene maps to chromosome 11 and is lost in insulinoma. Nature 1988;332:85–87.

- **68** Marx S, Spiegel AM, Skarulis MC et al. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1: clinical and genetic topics. Ann Intern Med 1998;129:484–494.
- **69** Anlauf M, Schlenger R, Perren A et al. Microadenomatosis of the endocrine pancreas in patients with and without the multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 syndrome. Am J Surg Pathol 2006;30:560–574.
- 70 Hadano A, Hirabayashi K, Yamada M et al. Molecular alterations in sporadic pancreatic neuroendocrine microadenomas. Pancreatology 2016;16(3):411–415.
- 71 Lubensky IA, Pack S, Ault D et al. Multiple neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas in von Hippel– Lindau disease patients: histopathological and molecular genetic analysis. Am J Pathol 1998;153: 223–231.
- 72 Schmitt AM, Schmid S, Rudolph T et al. VHL inactivation is an important pathway for the development of malignant sporadic pancreatic endocrine tumors. Endocr Relat Cancer 2009;16:1219–1227.
- 73 Perren A, Wiesli P, Schmid S et al. Pancreatic endocrine tumors are a rare manifestation of the neurofibromatosis type 1 phenotype: molecular analysis of a malignant insulinoma in a NF-1 patient. Am J Surg Pathol 2006;30:1047–1051.
- 74 Johannessen CM, Reczek EE, James MF et al. The NF1 tumor suppressor critically regulates TSC2 and mTOR. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2005;102:8573–8578.
- 75 Scarpa A, Chang DK, Nones K et al. Whole-genome landscape of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Nature 2017;543:65–71.
- 76 Sadanandam A, Wullschleger S, Lyssiotis CA et al. A cross-species analysis in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors reveals molecular subtypes with distinctive clinical, metastatic, developmental, and metabolic characteristics. Cancer Discov 2015;5(12):1296–1313.
- 77 Marinoni I, Kurrer AS, Vassella E et al. Loss of DAXX and ATRX are associated with chromosome instability and reduced survival of patients with pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Gastroenterology 2014;146:453–460.e5.
- **78** Neychev V, Steinberg SM, Cottle-Delisle C et al. Mutation-targeted therapy with sunitinib or everolimus in patients with advanced low-grade or intermediategrade neuroendocrine tumours of the gastrointestinal tract and pancreas with or without cytoreductive surgery: protocol for a phase II clinical trial. BMJ Open 2015;5(5):e008248.
- 79 de Wilde RF1, Edil BH, Hruban RH, Maitra A. Welldifferentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: from genetics to therapy. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2012;9(4):199–208.

124

Clinical Manifestation of Endocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

Ken Kawabe¹ and Tetsuhide Ito²

¹ Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Sciences, Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Kyushu University, Fukuoka, Japan
² Neuroendocrine Tumor Centre, Fukuoka Sanno Hospital, and International University of Health and Welfare, Fukuoka, Japan

Introduction

"Neuroendocrine tumor" (NET) is a collective term for tumors originating in nerve and endocrine cells that are widely distributed in the body; these tumors develop in various organs such as the pancreas, digestive tract, lungs, and pituitary gland. As such, they are generally called gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. This chapter focuses on pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (i.e., pancreatic NET or PanNET). Although PanNET represent a relatively rare disease with slow progression, it is important to treat them as malignant tumors in the clinical setting owing to their capacity to metastasize. These tumors are broadly categorized into functional PanNET, which are associated with excessive hormone secretion, and nonfunctional PanNET, which do not involve hormone secretion. Functional PanNET present with specific clinical symptoms because of the excessively produced and secreted hormones. This chapter describes the clinical manifestations of PanNET.

Epidemiology of PanNET

In the West, PanNET represent 1–2% of all pancreatic tumors, and the annual prevalence is reported to be less than one per 100,000 individuals. According to the American SEER (Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results) database, more than 60% of tumors registered between 1973 and 2004 were gastrointestinal NET in which the ileum and rectum were sites of high incidence; 3.6% of these tumors were PanNET [1]. However, the incidence of NET has been increasing in the West [2, 3]. Epidemiologic surveys for PanNET were also conducted in Japan in 2005 and 2010 [4–6]. It was reported that

approximately 2845 Japanese PanNET patients were treated in 2005 whereas 3379 patients were treated in 2010; the number of PanNET patients per 100,000 people was approximately 2.23 in 2005 and 2.69 in 2010. Moreover, the number of new patients per 100,000 people was estimated to be approximately 1.01 in 2005 and 1.27 in 2010. Hence the number of NET patients is definitely rising in Japan also.

Clinical Symptoms of PanNET

As mentioned, PanNET is broadly categorized into functional and nonfunctional PanNET. The clinical symptoms of functional PanNET are caused by excessively secreted hormones.

Functional PanNET

Two aspects must be taken into consideration when treating functional PanNET. First, multiple symptoms can be present because of the excessive levels of various hormones autonomously secreted by the tumors (Table 124.1), possibly causing deterioration of the patient's quality of life or development of a life-threatening situation. Therefore, appropriate treatments for alleviating hormone symptoms are critical. Second, malignant NET may grow rapidly and can frequently metastasize to other organs during the course of the disease. Therefore, a multidisciplinary approach, including chemotherapy, is of utmost importance.

Insulinoma

Insulinoma is characterized by hypoglycemic symptoms induced by excessive autonomous insulin secretion, and

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Tumor	Cause	Site	Incidence of metastases (%)	Symptoms
Insulinoma	Insulin	Pancreas	<10	Hypoglycemia (sweating, tremor, dizziness, unconsciousness, convulsion)
Gastrinoma	Gastrin	Pancreas	100	Refractory/recurrent ulcers, reflux esophagitis, duodenum
Glucagonoma	Glucagon	Pancreas	80	Necrolytic migratory erythema, glucose intolerance, hypoaminoacidemia, hypoalbuminemia, weight loss, anemia
VIPoma	VIP	Pancreas	50	WDHA syndrome (watery diarrhea, hypokalemia, achlorhydria) duodenum
Somatostatinoma	Somatostatin	Pancreas	100	Diabetes, fatty stool, gallstones, duodenum

Table 124.1 Symptomatic gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors.

is categorized according to symptoms of the central nervous system (CNS) and those of the autonomous nerve system. CNS symptoms include headache, dizziness, disturbance of consciousness, and convulsions; they are sometimes mistaken for epilepsy or mental disease.

During hypoglycemic conditions, sympathicotonia can occur, followed by autonomic symptoms such as hunger, sweating, and tremors. As hypoglycemia improves upon consumption of food, a patient may tend to overeat, resulting in weight gain or obesity. Persistence of this condition can lead to memory disturbances or the development of intellectual impairment; such cases are sometimes regarded as dementia or cerebrovascular disorders. Some patients may fall into a coma without presenting with any autonomic symptoms beforehand; therefore, a cautious approach is necessary. Meanwhile, fasting hypoglycemic events are not the primary symptoms in some insulinoma patients; instead, excessive insulin secretion is noted after glucose loading (i.e., after eating a meal).

Gastrinoma

Gastrinoma is caused by excessive gastric acid secretion due to autonomic excessive gastrin release by the tumor, possibly leading to refractory/recurrent ulcers and reflux esophagitis. These conditions are well known as Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Abdominal pain, heartburn, nausea/vomiting, gastrointestinal bleeding, and gastrointestinal perforation may occur, and are symptoms of refractory ulcers or excessive gastric acid. Digestion– absorption disorder may also occur because gastric acid is not neutralized in the duodenum, and pancreatic digestive enzymes are inactivated. As a result, fatty diarrhea, weight loss, and other symptoms may be observed.

Glucagonoma

Necrolytic migratory erythema, a well-described rash caused by glucagonoma, frequently occurs on the face, perineum, and limbs, causing itchiness and pain and exhibiting chronic healing/recurrence cycles. Excessive secretion of glucagon induces glucose intolerance, hypoaminoacidemia, hypoalbuminemia, weight loss, anemia, glossitis, angular cheilitis, venous thrombosis, mental symptoms, and other conditions.

VIPoma

Secretion of electrolytes and water from the intestine is accelerated by autonomic excessive secretion of VIP (vasoactive intestinal polypeptide) from the tumor, resulting in severe watery diarrhea and hypokalemia and also metabolic acidosis induced by massive excretion of bicarbonate ions. Owing to the secretin-like action of VIP, gastric acid becomes hypoacidic or anacidic. Various symptoms occur, including severe dehydration, weight loss, vasodilatationcaused skin flushing, hypercalcemia caused by accelerated bone resorption, and glucose intolerance.

Somatostatinoma

In addition to abdominal pain and weight loss, diabetes, gallstones, and fatty stool are also observed. Somatostatinoma is sometimes discovered during detailed examination of these symptoms.

Nonfunctional PanNET

No specific symptoms are present in patients with nonfunctional PanNET. As the tumor grows, nonspecific symptoms appear that include abdominal distension, abdominal pain, anorexia, and weight loss. Nonfunctional PanNET is often discovered following compression or invasion by the primary tumor or a distant metastasis. In the case of advanced liver metastasis, hepatic dysfunction and jaundice are observed.

According to the results of an epidemiologic study in Japan, approximately 22 months passed between the appearance of PanNET symptoms and disease diagnosis in symptomatic cases, on average [5,6]. Although PanNET is not often encountered in actual clinical practice, it is important to consider it during differential diagnosis.

When repetitive hypoglycemic events or refractory gastrointestinal ulcers are investigated, differential diagnosis for functional PanNET is required, including insulinoma and gastrinoma. If functional PanNET is suspected on the basis of the clinical symptoms, measurement of basal hormone levels in the blood and various loading tests are required to detect the presence of a hormone-producing tumor. If such a tumor is confirmed, its location should be accurately identified using imaging modalities; this is important for deciding the subsequent therapeutic strategy. Even if the presence of a tumor is first detected via imaging, as in the case of nonfunctional PanNET, the hormone-producing ability of the tumor and also the presence or absence of metastasis should be investigated in detail. PanNET is often associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1; therefore, serum calcium and potassium levels should be determined upon initial examination to rule out excessive parathyroid hormone production.

Diagnosis of Tumor Presence

Insulinoma

In the past, Whipple's triad (i.e., loss of consciousness on fasting combined with blood glucose levels <50 mg/dL, where symptoms improve upon consuming glucose) and Fajan's index for insulinoma (the ratio of plasma insulin concentration to fasting blood glucose >0.3) have been observed; however false-negative findings should be ruled out. For definitive diagnosis, a 72-hour fasting test is recommended.

Gastrinoma

Measurement of fasting serum gastrin and gastric acid secretion, and/or a 24-hour gastric pH monitoring test, are essential for diagnosis. It is important to inquire about the patient's medication history, as serum gastrin levels may increase owing to oral administration of proton pump inhibitors or H_2 blockers. For definitive diagnosis, a secretin or calcium stimulation test is useful, as gastrin secretion is increased by intravenous injection of secretin or calcium.

Localization Diagnosis

Many PanNET are plethoric with inner uniformity; therefore, diagnosis is not difficult in typical cases. However, in atypical cases involving oligemia or cyst formation, it may be difficult to distinguish PanNET from a pancreatic ductal cancer or cystic pancreatic tumor on differential diagnosis. Furthermore, insulinoma and gastrinoma are often small in diameter, and accurate localization is important for surgery. Therefore, various imaging modalities are employed during actual examination.

Abdominal Ultrasonography (US)

The more uniform the inside of tumor, the more likely the mass can be visualized on US. When the tumor is large, an irregular shape that reflects internal bleeding, necrosis, or cystic degeneration is sometimes observed. Abdominal US is easy to perform, and is the least invasive among imaging modalities. However, its diagnostic accuracy is low (Fig. 124.1a).

Abdominal Computed Tomography (CT)

When contrast medium is used, typical PanNET are highly enhanced in the arterial phase (Fig. 124.1b). As contrast enhancement is weak in oligemic pancreatic ductal tumors, a CT image may be critical in distinguishing between PanNET and pancreatic ductal cancer. However, plethoric pancreatic tumors present the same contrast enhancement as PanNET, metastatic pancreatic tumor, and especially renal cancer; therefore, differential diagnosis should be carefully conducted. The diagnostic accuracy of CT is approximately 80% [7,8].

Abdominal Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI)

A T1-weighted MRI scan of a PanNET shows low intensity, whereas a T2-weighted scan shows high intensity (Fig. 124.1c and d) [8,9]. On MRI, a tumor is visualized similarly to CT; however, the diagnostic accuracy of this method is approximately 70%, which is slightly lower than that of CT. On the other hand, for the detection of hepatic metastases from PanNET, enhanced MRI is more sensitive than enhanced CT (Fig. 124.2) [10].

Endoscopic Ultrasound-Guided Fine-Needle Aspiration (Fig. 124.3)

PanNET is visualized on endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS) as a hypoechoic mass with border regularity and inner uniformity. EUS can screen the entire pancreas and detect lesions smaller than 1 cm. With a diagnostic accuracy of approximately 80–95%, this method is superior to CT and MRI and is therefore a very useful testing modality [11–13]. Furthermore, concurrent use of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) permits histopathologic diagnosis, which is critical for deciding the therapeutic strategy [14–16].

Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography

Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) can determine the position of the tumor in relation to the pancreatic duct. Additionally, ERCP allows pancreatic juice cytology, making it a critical test to employ during diagnosis.

950 Chapter 124



Figure 124.1 Clinical imaging studies in a 55-year-old female patient with a nonfunctional neuroendocrine G1 tumor (white and black arrows) in the pancreatic head lesion: (a) US; (b) CT; (c) T1-weighted MRI; (d) T2-weighted MRI.



Figure 124.2 Hepatic screening images in a 43-year-old male patient with pancreatic nonfunctional neuroendocrine tumors. An enhanced CT image shows no obvious metastases (a) whereas an enhanced MRI image clearly shows multiple liver metastases (b).



Figure 124.3 EUS-FNA images in a 51-year-old female patient with a nonfunctional neuroendocrine G2 tumor (white arrows).

Selective Arterial Secretin/Calcium Injection Test

At the time of abdominal arteriography, a catheter is placed in the hepatic vein for secretin/calcium infusion into the feeding artery of each pancreatic region. The level of gastrin/insulin in the hepatic venous blood is then measured. The tumor's location is determined based on the increase in gastrin concentration (more than twofold). As the supply vessel for the tumor is identified, localization becomes possible for those tumors that are difficult to visualize by imaging modalities. This technique is especially useful as a preoperative test for gastrinoma and insulinoma [17, 18].

References

- 1 Yao JC, Hassan M, Phan A et al. One hundred years after "carcinoid": eoidemiology of and prognostic factors for neuroendocrine tumors in 35,825 cases in the United States. J Clin Oncol 2008;26:3063–3072.
- 2 Oberg K, Eriksson B. Endocrine tumours of the pancreas. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2005;19:753–781.
- 3 Hauso O, Gustafsson BI, Kidd M et al. Neuroendocrine tumor epidemiology: contrasting Norway and North America. Cancer 2008;113:2655–2664.
- **4** Ito T, Tanaka M, Sasano H et al. Neuroendocrine Tumor Workshop of Japan. Preliminary results of a Japanese nationwide survey of neuroendocrine gastrointestinal tumors. J Gastroenterol 2007;42:497–500.
- **5** Ito T, Sasano H, Tanaka M et al. Epidemiological study of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors in Japan. J Gastroenterol 2010;45:234–243.
- **6** Ito T, Igarashi H, Nakamura K et al. Epidemiological trends of pancreastic and gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors in Japan: a nationide survey analysis. J Gastroenterol 2015;50:58–64.
- 7 Modlin IM, Oberg K, Chung DC et al. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Lancet Oncol 2008;9:61–72.

Somatostatin Receptor Scintigraphy

In well-differentiated PanNET, somatostatin receptor (SSTR) is highly expressed on the cell membrane. The somatostatin mimetic octreotide, which is metabolically stable and has a strong affinity for SSTR, is labeled with a radioisotope and then injected, whereupon it binds to SSTR and emits a gamma ray. This ray is then detected by single photon emission CT or positron emission tomography. Somatostatin receptor scintigraphy is useful for searching the entire body for PanNET, including metastatic lesions [19].

- 8 Rockall AG, Reznek RH. Imaging of neuroendocrine tumours (CT/MR/US). Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2007;21:43–68.
- 9 Semelka RC, Custodio CM, Cem Balci N et al. Neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas: spectrum of appearances on MRI. J Magn Reson Imaging 2000;11:141–148.
- 10 Dromain C, de Baere T, Lumbroso J et al. Detection of liver metastases from endocrine tumors: a prospective comparison of somatostatin receptor scintigraphy, computed tomography, and magnetic resonance imaging. J Clin Oncol 2005;23:70–78.
- 11 Pais SA, Al-Haddad M, Mohamadnejad M et al. EUS for pancreastic neuroendocrine tumors: a single-center, 11-year experience. Gastrointest Endosc 2010;71:1185–1193.
- 12 Puli SR, Kalva N, Bechtold ML et al. Diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound in pancreastic neuroendocrine tumors: a systematic review and meta analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:3678–3684.
- 13 James PD, Tsolakis AV, Zhang M et al. Incremental benefit of preoperative EUS for the detection of pancreastic neuroendocrine tumors: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2015;81:848–856.

952 Chapter 124

- 14 Unno J, Kanno A, Masamune A et al. The usefulnesss of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration for the diagnosis of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors based on the World Health Organization classification. Scand J Gastroenterol 2014;49:1367–1374.
- 15 Fujimori N, Osoegawa T, Lee L et al. Efficacy of endoscopic ultrasonography and endoscopic ultrasonography-guided fine-needle aspiration for the diagnosis and grading of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Scand J Gastroenterol 2016;51:245–252.
- 16 Hijioka S, Hara K, Mizuno N et al. Diagnostic performance and factors influencing the accuracy of EUS-FNA of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms. J Gastroenterol 2016;51:923–930.

- 17 Imamura M, Takahashi K, Adachi H et al. Usefulness of selective arterial secretin injection test for localization of gastrinoma in the Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Ann Surg 1987;205:230–239.
- 18 Wada M, Komoto I, Doi R et al. Intravenous calcium injection test is a novel complementary procedure in differential diagnosis for gastrinoma. World J Surg 2002;26:1291–1296.
- 19 Alexander HR, Fraker DL, Norton JA et al. Prospective study of somatostatin receptor scintigraphy and its effect on operative outcome in patients with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Ann Surg 1998;228:228–238.

Evidence of Hormonal, Laboratory, Biochemical, and Instrumental Diagnostics of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

Kok-Onn Lee¹, Gregory Kaltsas², and J.J. Mukherjee³

¹ Department of Medicine, National University of Singapore, Singapore

² Department of Pathophysiology, National University of Athens, Athens, Greece

³ Division of Endocrinology, Department of Medicine, Apollo Gleneagles Hospital, Kolkata, India

Introduction

The term "pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors" (PanNET) covers a variety of heterogeneous pancreatic tumors, originating from neuroendocrine cells. Many synthesize and secrete a variety of unique molecules and overexpress somatostatin receptors (SSTR) on their cell surface. Functional PanNET secrete one, or more than one, active hormone, resulting in classical symptoms and signs (see Chapter 124). Nonfunctional PanNET do not secrete any active hormones. The investigation of PanNET requires specialized biochemical investigations of specific hormones. Serum DNA and serum RNA are emerging as promising investigative tools. However, as PanNET are still rare, there is a lack of standardization of the various investigations and assays. This may cause difficulties in the interpretation of many of the laboratorybased investigations. Imaging with conventional computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), and radionuclide scans is an essential part of the localization and assessment of PanNET. Imaging investigations based on the unique specific expression of cell surface receptors and unique metabolic features are particularly important in the detection of PanNET.

There has been rapid progress in many of the investigations for PanNET, with more serum-based measurements, better dynamic enhanced CT and MRI techniques, and a number of radioisotope-linked ligands and molecules becoming available for nuclear imaging. This chapter describes serum-based laboratory investigations followed by various conventional and more PanNETspecific radionuclide imaging investigations.

Serum-Based Laboratory Investigations

Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors often secrete hormones. However, as there may be incomplete or defective processing, the hormones may not be functionally active. Some of these incomplete hormones may still be identified in immunochemistry and be measurable in the serum in many commercial assays, and cause confusion if nonspecific symptoms and signs are present as to whether they are "functional" or not. Measurement of the relevant hormone, functional or not, if elevated, remains useful for diagnostic and prognostic purposes.

In addition to these hormonal secretions, some common molecules are secreted by many PanNET. The most established is chromogranin A (ChA). Many others have been reported, including chromogranin B, human pancreatic polypeptide, and neuron-specific enolase (NSE), but these markers generally have low specificity and sensitivity [1]. Finally, the rapidly advancing field of serum DNA and RNA identification, in particular patterns and clusters ("signatures"), is being studied for its usefulness as diagnostic and prognostic markers in PanNET.

All these serum-based investigations should be carried out with the appropriate precautions because of the difficulty in the interpretation of many of them. Endocrine hormones may be affected by their own dynamic regulation, and also by many commonly prescribed drugs. A recent consensus concluded that all the available biomarkers for neuroendocrine tumors (NET) had significant limitations and suggested a "multianalyte" approach [2].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 125.1 gives a list of the more common functional PanNET for which specific hormonal and other investigations are useful.

Insulinomas

Insulinomas are the most frequent functional PanNET. However, insulinomas are unlike other PanNET and rarely secrete ChA or overexpress SSTR. Insulinomas almost always originate from the pancreas, and may be sporadic or be associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1), where they present as multiple tumors (see Chapter 126). Diagnosis of an insulinoma requires the clear demonstration of inappropriately elevated serum insulin concentrations in the presence of venous hypoglycemia, and exclusion of other causes. They are usually benign at the time of diagnosis.

The gold standard for diagnosis is the supervised prolonged fast (72 hours) with regular venous blood sampling every 4–6 hours for glucose, insulin, and C-peptide. The fast is terminated if there is hypoglycemia (glucose <2.5 or 3.0 mmol/L) with symptoms and signs. The presence of inappropriately elevated serum insulin and C-peptide concentrations (even within the normal range) is diagnostic. An elevated insulin level with low C-peptide indicates surreptitious exogenous insulin use. Absolute cut-off values given in some reports [3] have to be interpreted within the context of the laboratory, as both insulin and C-peptide assays are not standardized internationally.

A 48- or 24-hour fast, followed by vigorous exercise, with or without the aid of continuous glucose monitoring, has been reported to be as good in making a conclusive diagnosis [3,4]. An elevated plasma proinsulin-to-insulin ratio may be helpful. Provocative tests with infusion of arginine, calcium, and glucagon are now rarely performed.

In addition, urine or plasma sulfonylurea should be measured, as both insulin and C-peptide are elevated in patients taking these drugs surreptitiously. In East Asians, anti-insulin autoantibodies should also be measured to exclude insulin autoimmune syndrome [5]. Care should also be taken in the interpretation of elevated insulin levels if there has been previous bariatric surgery.

Imaging investigations should proceed after establishing a laboratory diagnosis (see later).

Gastrinomas

Gastrin-secreting PanNET can occur sporadically and in association with MEN1 (one in four in some series). They are often multiple, malignant, and are present in the duodenum in addition to the pancreas at diagnosis. The hypergastrinemia causes severe gastric hyperacidity, with abdominal pain, increased gut motility, and diarrhea. Fasting serum gastrin is usually markedly elevated. However, there is no standardization of the assays or agreed normal population ranges. Commonly prescribed acid-suppressing drugs will elevate serum gastrin. These have to be stopped (7 days for proton-pump inhibitors [PPI], 2 days for others) and the fasting serum gastrin remeasured. Other causes of elevated fasting serum gastrin are chronic kidney disease, atrophic gastritis, and short bowel syndrome. Finally, several molecular forms of gastrin may be secreted that may or may not be accurately measured by many of the available commercial assays [6]. Therefore, care must be exercised in the preparation of the patient before taking measurements and in the interpretation of the results. Most patients with gastrinomas are Helicobacter pylori negative, and the presence of multiple peptic ulcers in such patients should raise the index of suspicion.

The secretin stimulation test has been reported to be useful in some patients, especially when hyperacidity symptoms are too severe to permit withdrawal of acidsuppression drugs. A 2 U/kg bolus of secretin is administered intravenously after an overnight fast and serum gastrin is measured at 0, 2, 5, 10 and 15 min. An increase in serum gastrin of >200 pg/mL is considered as diagnostic. However, false-positive results may still occur and care has to be taken in the interpretation of these tests [7].

Imaging studies should proceed if there is clear suspicion from the presence of severe hyperacidity or if gastroscopy shows the presence of multiple peptic ulcers (see later). SST-based positron emission tomography (PET)/CT may be necessary if other imaging modalities are negative.

Glucagonomas

Glucagon-secreting PanNET are very rare and originate from the pancreas. They are usually sporadic but may be associated with MEN. The classical clinical syndrome of diarrhea, weight loss, hyperglycemia, and necrolytic migratory erythematous rash is usually recognized late, when the PanNET is large and liver and other metastases are already present (see Chapter 124). Mild anemia and recurrent venous thromboembolism are common. The grossly elevated concentrations of fasting serum glucagon and imaging findings will give a clear diagnosis. However, glucagon measurements in the absence of clinical signs are difficult to interpret. Secretion of glucagon is affected by many factors, and many smaller glucagonlike molecules are present in the blood and may give falsely elevated results [8].

Elevated fasting glucagonemia may be found in liver cirrhosis, chronic kidney disease, acromegaly, and hypercortisolism. Table 125.1 Investigation of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (see text for details).

Suspected PanNET	Differential diagnosis	Pancreatic origin (versus other locations) (%)	Confined to pancreas at diagnosis	Laboratory investigations	Imaging investigations	Other special investigations
Insulinoma	Factitious; autoimmune disease	>90	Often	Prolonged fast with insulin and C- EUS peptide measurements		Selective intra-arteriolar calcium infusion; other radionuclide imaging (non-SSTR)
Gastrinoma	Acid-suppressing medications (proton pump inhibitors)	<50	Very rarely	Fasting serum gastrin;secretin test; ChA		SSTR imaging
Glucagonoma		>90	Very rarely	Serum glucagon ChA		Conventional CT/MRI usually adequate
VIPoma		<50	Rarely	Serum VIP; ChA		SSTR imaging
ACTH	Nonpancreatic ectopic ACTH tumor	<10	If pancreatic, very often	Dexamethasone suppression test, CRH stimulation test	EUS	SSTR imaging
Somatostatinoma		<50	Very rarely	Serum somatostatin; ChA		Unknown
"Classical carcinoid syndrome"		<10	Rarely	24-hour urine 5HIAA ChA		SSTR imaging
Nonfunctioning PanNET			Increasingly as "incidentalomas"	ChA, NSE, human pancreatic polypeptide, serum DNA signatures	Dynamic CT or MRI	SSTR imaging

For abbreviations, see text. SSTR imaging: includes PET/CT with [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-TOC, DOTA-TATE and DOTA-NOC. Non-SSTR radionuclides are not widely available and include PET/CT with [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-exendin 4 and PET with [¹⁸F]dopamine.

Vasoactive Intestinal Peptide (VIP)

VIPomas are rare, sporadic, and usually occur in the distal pancreas. They are, like gastrinomas and glucagonomas, diagnosed late with established metastatic spread at diagnosis. The classical presentation is that of severe watery diarrhea, hypokalemia, and occasionally facial flushing. Serum VIP is often grossly elevated. However, in the early stages when secretion is episodic, levels may fluctuate and blood samples should be collected when the patient is having diarrhea. It is also important to use a reliable tested assay as elevated VIP may also be found in chronic kidney disease, short bowel syndrome. and radiation enteritis.

Imaging studies with SST analogs may be helpful in this rare PanNET.

ACTH (and CRH)-Secreting PanNET

The diagnosis of Cushing syndrome due to ectopic adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) secretion is often difficult. The initial screening test for hypercortisolemia is the 1 mg overnight dexamethasone test; wherein an adequate suppression of serum cortisol excludes hypercortisolemia. In the event of uncertainty, hypercortisolemia should be confirmed with a formal 3-day low-dose dexamethasone suppression test. The plasma ACTH should then be measured to distinguish between an adrenal cause or an ACTH-dependent hypercortisolic state. If the ACTH level is inappropriately elevated, then further investigations are necessary to distinguish between a pituitary tumor and an ectopic ACTH tumor. This may include a corticotrophin hormone test and inferior petrosal sinus sampling, or a combination of the two. In patients with ectopic Cushing syndrome, imaging and localization studies for the NET will include the pancreas, lung, and thymus. Imaging of the pancreas with fine-cut CT may reveal an ACTH-secreting PanNET. Rarely, PanNET may secrete corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH). Measurements for serum CRH are not widely available, and interpretation is difficult.

Imaging with SST analogs is useful if conventional CT or MRI does not reveal a tumor.

Other Functional PanNET (Somatostatin, Ghrelin, Serotonin)

Other PanNET have been reported to secrete endocrine hormones, including somatostatin (SST), ghrelin, growth hormone (GH), and parathyroid hormone (PTH). Other hormones have been reported, often as single case reports, and will not be discussed further.

SST-secreting PanNET are very rare, sporadic, and usually arise from the pancreas, but are found also in the

duodenum. Symptoms are usually mild and nonspecific and include hyperglycemia, weight loss, abdominal pain, gallbladder stasis, and diarrhea. Liver and other metastases are usually present at diagnosis. Elevated SST levels are diagnostic but, like the other rarely measured hormones, available assays vary considerably in characteristics and ranges. Elevated SST may be found in medullary thyroid tumors, small-cell lung tumors, pheochromocytomas, and paragangliomas.

Ghrelin, growth hormone-releasing hormone (GHRH), and GH-secreting PanNET are very rare, and originate in the lung and pancreas. They may be sporadic or, rarely, associated with MEN1. Both ghrelin and GH cause classical acromegaly, which presents to the endocrinologist. There should be suspicion of this rare NET if there is elevated GH in the presence of a generally enlarged pituitary gland without a defined pituitary adenoma. Ghrelin and GHRH assays are not standardized and not widely available.

Serotonin (5-hydroxytryptamine, 5-HT)-secreting PanNET are very rare, as these classical "carcinoid tumors" are more frequent in the hindgut and other locations. When found as a PanNET, they are usually large and malignant, with metastases present at diagnosis. Urinary 5-hydroxyindoleacetic acid (5HIAA) is the investigation of choice and is elevated in most patients with the classical symptoms of facial flushing, diarrhea, and right heart failure.

Other functioning PanNET reported (as case reports) include the following: PTH and PTH-related polypeptide (PTH-rP)-secreting PanNET causing hypercalcemia, renin-secreting PanNET causing hypertension, erythropoietin (EPO)-secreting PanNET causing polycythemia, and calcitonin, cholecystokinin, and neurotensin. It is likely that there will be more reports when more assays become available and our understanding of the various rare hormones improves.

Nonspecific Biochemical Markers in PanNET

Many PanNET secrete other molecules, which, if present, may be useful as biomarkers for diagnosis and prognosis [9,10]. These are useful in establishing a diagnosis of a PanNET in incidentalomas of the pancreas, or where a nonfunctioning PanNET is suspected. These include ChA, other chromogranins [11], human chorionic gonadotrophin (hCG), synaptophysin, NSE [12], pancreatic polypeptide, and, more recently pancreastatin (a derivative of ChA) [13]. Of these, only ChA has proved consistently useful as a marker for diagnosis and prognostication for most functioning and nonfunctioning PanNET, except for insulinomas. It is important to remember that ChA may also be elevated in other nonpancreatic endocrine tumors and in liver and kidney disease. NSE is useful mainly in poorly differentiated PanNET, and pancreatic polypeptide may be useful in nonfunctioning PanNET.

Imaging with SST analogs is useful in identifying and distinguishing a PanNET from other tumors (except for insulinomas).

Serum RNA and DNA Measurements in PanNET

Recent advances in measurements of serum DNA and RNA have led to studies of their usefulness as biomarkers in PanNET. Studies on serum DNA, together with fresh tissue from patients with NET, have been reported to identify similarities in the patterns of DNA expression and secretion into the circulation. Serum RNAs, including microRNAs (miRNA) and long non-coding RNAs (lcRNA) have been measured in various PanNET. Various patterns ('signatures') have been reported as potentially useful in distinguishing NET from other pancreatic tumors [14].

Some groups have reported promising results with serum DNA signatures [15]. Studies with serum RNA signatures are less promising, as RNA degradation in serum is more rapid and variable, and further studies will be necessary to establish their usefulness [2,16]. With the increasing availability of these techniques and the decrease in costs, it is possible that they may be useful in the future as biomarkers for PanNET.

Instrumental and Invasive Investigations

Conventional ultrasound (US) scans are widely available and inexpensive, but have high operator dependency. Transabdominal US may be sufficient for large PanNET, but is generally less suitable for obese patients.

Insulinomas most frequently require invasive instrumental investigations because the diagnosis is made early with biochemical investigations when the tumor is very small. Insulinomas are almost always confined to the pancreas, rarely secrete ChA, and are not detectable on SST radionuclide imaging. In this context, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) may be helpful in the localization of a small biochemically proven insulinoma [17]. Selective venous sampling, selective arterial injection of calcium, and intraoperative US (with direct contact with the pancreas during surgery) may all be useful. If all of these fail to reveal the tumor, then progressive partial pancreatectomy may be necessary, and that may find single or multiple tiny insulinomas or diffuse nesidioblastosis. Recent advances in dynamic CT (see later) and radionuclide receptor ligands may reduce the need for such invasive preoperative investigations for insulinomas in the future [18]. Other functioning PanNET are usually detectable as large tumors at diagnosis.

EUS, combined with guided fine-needle aspiration cytology and/or core biopsy, may be useful in diagnosing small nonfunctioning PanNET.

Imaging

Conventional CT and MRI

Conventional CT and MRI are useful for most functioning larger PanNET (around 1 cm in diameter or larger). Recent developments in multiphase contrast-enhanced CT and dynamic MRI have reported good results for earlier detection and characterization of smaller and nonfunctioning PanNET [19,20], and even for histologic staging [21]. Pancreatic NET are usually densely hypervascular and therefore appear as well-circumscribed masses with early strong enhancement from the arterial to pancreatic phase. Diffusion-weighted imaging MRI (DWI) has also been reported to be useful, alone or in conjunction with SST-based radionuclide imaging, in some PanNET [22]. Pancreatic NET usually appear as low-intensity images on T1 and high intensity on T2, with clear gadolinium enhancement. These findings may be adequate when sophisticated and expensive specialized radionuclide SST and other PET/CT imaging facilities are unavailable.

Conventional PET Scans

Conventional scintigraphic scans are not helpful in the investigation of PanNET. The classical PET scan (including single-photon emission computed tomography [SPECT] and PET/CT) uses the uptake of [¹⁸F]fluoro-2deoxy-D-glucose (FDG) to identify tumor cells with high glucose utilization, and is useful in identifying aggressive PanNET with higher mitotic rates. More indolent PanNET are not identified using this scan.

To identify slower growing PanNET, other radionuclides have been studied based on the metabolic characteristics of normal pancreatic islet cells. Dopamine-based radionuclide studies have been reported using [¹⁸F]fluorodopamine ([¹⁸F]DOPA) and [¹¹C]-L-dopamine ((¹¹C]-L-DOPA), and [¹¹C]-5-hydroxytryptophan (([¹¹C]-5-HTP) for insulinomas [23]. However, all of these are available only at specialized centers and have been reported to be of use only in PanNET with negative or minimal SSTR expression (see later).

Somatostatin and Other Peptide Receptor-Based Radionuclide Imaging

Most differentiated PanNET (except insulinomas), functional and nonfunctional, have the unique property of overexpression of cell-surface SSTR. This has led to the

958 Chapter 125

development of radionuclides linked to SST analogs. Endogenous SST has a very short half-life of a few minutes and the synthetic analog octreotide, with a longer half-life, has been shown to be very useful in NET. Initially this was linked to iodine-123 and subsequently with indium-111 (commercialized as Octreoscan) and technetium-99 m. Detection rates were reportedly good in many PanNET and correlated with prognosis and response to treatment. More recently, these have been superseded by PET/CT scanning with gallium-68-linked octreotide analogs. The chelating molecule DOTA (1,4,7,10-tetraazacyclododecane-1,4,7,10-tetraacetic acid) is used and three main DOTA compounds have been extensively studied and compared in large numbers of PanNET in several centers: DOTA-TOC (DOTA-Tyr-octreotide), DOTA-TATE (DOTA-Tyr-octreotate) and DOTA-NOC (DOTA-Nal-octreotide). These have proven much better at identifying both functioning and



Figure 125.1 Suggested flow chart for investigations in suspected PanNET.

nonfunctioning PanNET and their metastases. The specificity and sensitivity are high (>80%) and the differences reported in different PanNET of differing histologic stages are minor and may be the result of the different study populations [20].

There are five SSTR subtypes. Octreotide binds strongly only to the SSTR-2, and less to SSTR-5. Recent studies have investigated the newer SSTR analogs lanreotide and pasireotide. Lanreotide has similar binding as octreotide, but pasireotide has higher binding to SSTR-3 and -5 and similar binding to SSTR-2 compared with octreotide. Newer [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA radionuclides linked to pasireotide are being developed and studied actively in PanNET.

Other peptide receptors have been identified in PanNET and attempts have been made to utilize these for imaging (and therapy) in the less common NET with less overexpression of SSTR. These would have the greatest potential in insulinomas where the glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) receptor and the glucose-dependent insulinotropic peptide (GIP) receptor are abundant. The GLP-1 radioligand [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-exendin 4 is already available with a promising report [24]. Other peptide receptors are being actively investigated at present and may have potential in pancreatic and other NET, including cholecystokinin-2/gastrin, gastrin-releasing peptide, and neuropeptide-Y [25].

Combined Multitracer Radionuclide Scans

A recent multitargeted approach, using a cocktail of three different radioligand peptide receptors at the same time, targeting the SSTR, GLP-1, and GIP receptors, suggested

References

- 1 De Laat JM, Pieterman CRC, Weijmans M et al. Low accuracy of tumor markers for diagnosing pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 patients. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2013;98(10):4143–4151.
- 2 Oberg K, Modlin IM, De Herder W et al. Consensus on biomarkers for neuroendocrine tumour disease. Lancet Oncol 2015;16(9):e435–e446.
- **3** Hirshberg B, Livi A, Bartlett DL et al. (2000). Fortyeight-hour fast: the diagnostic test for insulinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2000;85(9):3222–3226.
- **4** Guettier JM, Gorden P (2010). Insulin secretion and insulin-producing tumors. Expert Rev Endocrinol Metab 2010;5(2):217–227.
- 5 Eguchi Y, Uchigata Y, Yao K, Yokoyama H, Hirata Y, Omori Y. Longitudinal changes of serum insulin concentration and insulin antibody features in persistent insulin autoimmune syndrome (Hirata's disease). Autoimmunity 1994;19(4):279–284.

better results than with single radioligand imaging [26]. Although this approach would save time, the costs will invariably be much higher. Moreover, interpretation may be difficult as normal tissues have different levels of expression of these peptide receptors, hence false-positive and -negative rates will have to be confirmed in other centers. In addition, in peptide receptor radionuclide therapy (PRRT) (see Chapter 128), information is necessary on the relative abundance of single receptor types, as the therapeutic doses of the therapeutic radioisotope, most commonly lutetium-177 or yttrium-90 (Y90), are bound to single analogs. This information will be lost if a cocktail of radionuclides is utilized for imaging.

Conclusions

A suggested flow chart for investigations in suspected PanNET is presented in Figure 125.1.

Pancreatic NET are rare and heterogeneous tumors. Biochemical investigations are necessary and essential, but may be difficult to interpret because of the use of nonstandardized assays. However, rapid advances are emerging with an increase in the understanding of their distinguishing properties and behavior. The unique overexpression of SSTR in most PanNET has made this an essential imaging modality for the diagnosis and assessment of most PanNET.

Advances in both serum-based and imaging investigations of PanNET will need to be carefully evaluated for both diagnosis and management.

- **6** Rehfeld JF, Gingras MH, Bardram L. The Zollinger– Ellison syndrome and mismeasurement of gastrin. Gastroenterology 2011;140:1444–1453.
- 7 Goldman JA, Blanton WP, Hay DW, Wolfe MM. False-positive secretin stimulation test for gastrinoma associated with the use of proton pump inhibitor therapy. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;7(5):600–602.
- **8** Wewer Albrechtsen NJ, Bak MJ, Hartmann B et al. Stability of glucagon-like peptide 1 and glucagon in human plasma. Endocr Connect 2015;4(1):50–57.
- **9** Ardill JES. Circulating markers for endocrine tumours of the gastrointestinal tract. Ann Clin Biochem 2008;45:539–559.
- 10 O'Toole D, Grossman A, Gross D et al. Mallorca Consensus Conference participants; European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the Standards of Care in Neuroendocrine Tumors: biochemical markers. Neuroendocrinology 2009;90(2):194–202.

- 11 Taupenot L, Harper KL, O'Connor DT. The chromogranin–secretogranin family. N Engl J Med 200320;348(12):1134–1149.
- 12 Yao JC, Pavel M, Phan AT et al. (2011). Chromogranin A and neuron-specific enolase as prognostic markers in patients with advanced pNET treated with everolimus. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2011;96(12):3741–3749.
- 13 Verbeek WH, Korse CM, Tesselaar ME. Secreting gastro-enteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumours and bioimarkers. Eur J Endocrinol 2016;174:R1–R7.
- 14 Vicentini C, Fassan M, D'Angelo E et al. Clinical application of microRNA testing in neuroendocrine tumors of the gastrointestinal tract. Molecules 2014;19(2):2458–2468.
- 15 Modlin IM, Drozdov I, Alaimo D et al. A multianalyte PCR blood test outperforms single analyte ELISAs (chromogranin A, pancreastatin, neurokinin A) for neuroendocrine tumor detection. Endocr Relat Cancer 2014;21(4):615–628.
- 16 Modlin IM, Oberg K, Taylor A, Drozdov I, Bodei L, Kidd M. Neuroendocrine tumor biomarkers: current status and perspectives. Neuroendocrinology 2014;100(4):265–277.
- 17 Anderson MA, Carpenter S, Thompson NW, Nostrant TT, Elta GH, Scheiman JM. Endoscopic ultrasound is highly accurate and directs management in patients with neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas. Am J Gastroenterol 2000;95:2271–2277.
- 18 Grossman A. The nuclear option for insulinomas. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2013;1(2):82–84.

- 19 Baur AD, Pavel M, Prasad V, Denecke T. Diagnostic imaging of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (pNEN): tumor detection, staging, prognosis, and response to treatment. Acta Radiol 2016;57:260–270.
- 20 Kartalis N, Mucelli RM, Sundin A. Recent developments in imaging of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Ann Gastroenterol 2015;28(2):193–202.
- 21 Yamada S, Fujii T, Suzuki K et al. Preoperative identification of a prognostic factor for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors using multiphase contrastenhanced computed tomography. Pancreas 2016;45:198–203.
- 22 Farchione A, Rufini V, Brizi MG et al. Evaluation of the added value of diffusion-weighted imaging to conventional magnetic resonance imaging in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors and comparison with ⁶⁸Ga-DOTANOC positron emission tomography/computed tomography. Pancreas 2016;45:345–354.
- 23 Rufini V, Baum RP, Castaldi P et al. (2012). Role of PET/ CT in the functional imaging of endocrine pancreatic tumors. Abdom Imaging 2012;37(6):1004–1020.
- 24 Christ E, Wild D, Ederer S et al. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor imaging for the localisation of insulinomas: a prospective multicentre imaging study. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2013;1(2):115–122.
- 25 Chatalic KL, Kwekkeboom DJ, de Jong M. Radiopeptides for imaging and therapy: a radiant future. J Nucl Med 2015;56:1809–1812.
- **26** Reubi JC, Waser B. Triple-peptide receptor targeting in vitro allows detection of all tested gut and bronchial NETs. J Nucl Med 2015;56:613–615.

Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors in Multiple Neoplasia Syndromes

Anja Rinke and Thomas Matthias Gress

Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Gastroenterology and Endocrinology, Philipps University, Marburg, Germany

Introduction

Neuroendocrine tumors, including pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET), are on the rise and, probably owing to improved imaging techniques and better awareness, especially localized disease is more often diagnosed [1]. Although most of these tumors are sporadic, in 10-15% of PanNET there is a hereditary background with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) being the most relevant family cancer syndrome for PanNET. Early diagnosis of the hereditary syndrome is of diagnostic and therapeutic relevance for the patient and his or her kindreds. Diagnostic procedures, follow-up, and treatment should be managed by a multidisciplinary team with experience in the management of MEN1 [2].

MEN1 should always be suspected in patients with PanNET with multiple lesions, a positive family history, a second MEN1 typical manifestation such as hyperparathyroidism or pituitary tumor, or in cases of gastrinoma/ Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (ZES) even in the absence of a positive family history. In addition to the classical "three-P triad" of parathyroid tumor (90–100% of cases), pituitary tumor (20-60%), and pancreatic tumor (60-80%), patients with MEN1 may also develop adrenocortical tumors, lipomas, carcinoid tumors, including thymic, gastric, and lung carcinoids, facial angiofibromas, collagenomas, and meningiomas and may also have an increased risk for other nonendocrine malignant tumors such as lymphoma, myeloma, melanoma, renal cell cancer, ovarian tumors, and sarcoma [3]. This chapter focuses on the management of PanNET in MEN1.

Epidemiology

With an estimated prevalence of 0.02-0.2 per 1000 inhabitants, MEN1 is one of the most common familial cancer syndromes; in an old autopsy study, the reported incidence was 0.25% [4,5]. Duodenopancreatic neuroendocrine tumors are the second most frequent manifestation of MEN1. Older studies probably underestimated the prevalence of PanNET in MEN1 syndrome and with more sensitive diagnostic tools about 70-80% of patients are found to develop PanNET [2,6]. PanNET have an earlier age of onset in patients with MEN1 than in patients without MEN1. These tumors are typically multiple and can present with hormone syndromes or be nonfunctioning [7]. The most common hormone-active duodenopancreatic tumors are gastrinomas, followed by insulinomas, whereas vasoactive intestinal peptidereleasing tumors (VIPomas) and glucagonomas are rare. Approximately 20-30% of all patients with ZES will have MEN1 [2,8].

Genetics

MEN1 is an autosomal dominant inherited syndrome with high penetrance; 90% of persons with germline MEN1 mutation will develop symptoms of MEN1 during life. In 1988, the MEN1 gene locus was first mapped to the long arm of chromosome 11 (11q13) [9] and in 1997 the gene was identified and cloned [10]. It acts as a tumor suppressor gene and codes for the 610 amino acid protein

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

menin, which is involved in transcription regulation, genome stability, and proliferation [2,10]. In about 10% of MEN1 cases, the germline mutation arises *de novo* and the family history is negative [2].

More than 1300 inactivating mutations involving all locations of the gene have been identified so far and in about 90% of clinically diagnosed MEN1 cases the mutation in the MEN1 gene can be detected [2]. About 70% of the mutations are non-sense and frame-shift mutations, resulting in truncation of the protein. In contrast to the MEN2 syndrome, there is no clear genotype–phenotype correlation and even in one family the manifestations may vary [11,12]. The diversity of mutations makes mutational analysis in MEN1 difficult and complete sequencing of the whole gene is necessary. In contrast, if the mutation of an index case in the family is known, family members only have to be analyzed to determine whether the known mutation is present or absent.

Diagnosis

Three diagnostic criteria for MEN1 exist, each individually establishing the diagnosis of MEN1 [2]:

- 1) identification of a germline MEN1 mutation in the individual, or
- 2) diagnosis of a MEN-associated tumor in a person who has a first-degree relative with known MEN1, or
- 3) occurrence of two or more primary MEN1-associated endocrine tumors.

The diagnosis of a PanNET may result either from symptoms (e.g., hypoglcycemia in a patient with insulinoma) or from biochemical (elevated levels of pancreatic polypeptide, gastrin, insulin, glucagon, vasoactive intestinal polypeptide [VIP]) or morphologic screening (identification of pancreatic lesions in computed tomography [CT], magnetic resonance imaging [MRI], endoscopic ultrasound, somatostatin receptor imaging).

In a patient with MEN1 syndrome, at least annual biochemical and morphologic screening for PanNET is recommended [2]. There is no clear recommendation regarding the method of morphologic screening, but endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is more sensitive for small pancreatic lesions than CT or MRI [13]. It also could be demonstrated that precise documentation of the growth behavior of these small pancreatic lesions can be achieved using EUS [14]. In patients with gastrinoma, upper gastrointestinal endoscopy is indicated. Typically gastrinomas in MEN1 are small, multiple, and located in the duodenum, where the sensitivity of EUS is inferior compared with pancreatic lesions. In recent publications, a role for [68Ga]DOTA-TOC (DOTA, 1,4,7,10-tetraazacyclododecane-1,4,7,10-tetraacetic acid; DOTA-TOC, DOTA-Tyr-octreotide) positron emission tomography (PET)/CT or DOTA-TATE (DOTA-Tyr-octreotate) PET/CT for screening and surveillance of patients with MEN1 has been suggested (Fig. 126.1) as this method has a higher sensitivity than somatostatin receptor scintigraphy and CT, especially for detecting small metastases and extra-abdominal disease [15,16]. Insulinomas express the somatostatin receptor subtype 2a in only



Figure 126.1 [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-TOC PET/CT in a 41-year-old patient with known MEN1 syndrome. She had undergone parathyroidectomy because of hyperparathyroidism 10 years earlier. At present she is diagnosed with hypergastrinemia without clinical manifestation of ZES. Red arrow, duodenal lesion. Green arrow, additional pancreatic lesion; no evidence of metastases.

Clinical Presentation

Nonfunctioning PanNET are usually asymptomatic. In cases of advanced disease, they can cause unspecific tumor-associated symptoms such as abdominal or back pain, jaundice, or weight loss.

Gastrinomas cause the *Zollinger–Ellison syndrome* (ZES) with a clinical manifestation resulting from gastric acid hypersecretion such as severe peptic disease (peptic ulcerations), gastroesophageal reflux disease, and diarrhea. Peptic ulcer bleeding may be the presenting symptom in some patients. The use of proton-pump inhibitors (PPI), however, may mask the symptoms of ZES and delay diagnosis. Concomitant hyperparathyroidism may enhance hypergastrinemia-associated symptoms. With biochemical screening in patients with a known diagnosis of MEN1, hypergastrinemia can be detected early before a clinically relevant ZES develops. Patients with MEN1 with ZES present at an earlier age (mean 32–35 years) than patients with sporadic gastrinomas.

Insulinomas present with symptoms of hypoglycemia (headache, diplopia, confusion, dizziness, abnormal behavior, amnesia, rarely seizures and coma) and symptoms resulting from the counter-regulation of the autonomic nervous system (sweating, weakness, hunger, tremor, anxiety, and palpitations). Patients often gain weight. The presence of a Whipple triad remains useful in suspecting underlying insulinoma [19]. The triad consists of symptoms of hypoglycemia, plasma glucose level <40 mg/dL, and relief of symptoms with administration of glucose. Insulinomas in patients with MEN1 often occur at young age (many <20 years), whereas sporadic cases generally occur in patients aged >40 years [2].

A *glucagonoma syndrome* is found in <5% of patients with MEN1 and is characterized by the presence of a necrolytic migratory erythema (a characteristic skin rash), weight loss, anemia, and glucose intolerance or diabetes. In clinical practice, the glucagnoma syndrome is rare and more often pancreatic lesions stain positive for glucagon with slightly increased glucagon serum levels, although without the clinical syndrome [2].

The *Verner–Morrison syndrome*, also called pancreatic cholera or WDHA syndrome (watery diarrhea, hypokalemia, and achlorhydria) is caused by hypersecretion of VIP. Patients suffer from excessive diarrhea with electrolyte and pH disturbances and dehydration. Less than 1% of patients with MEN1 present with Verner–Morrison syndrome [2].

In a patient with MEN1, more than one hypersecretion syndrome can develop over the years.

Surgical Treatment

A proven organic hyperinsulinism is an indication for surgical treatment. Whereas in sporadic cases an enucleation is often appropriate, in patients with MEN1 who often have multiple tumors impeding the clear identification of the insulinoma, a left pancreatic resection with enucleation of tumors in the pancreatic head is regarded as the standard procedure by most surgeons. Excision of all macroscopically detectable tumors may be an alternative. Routine lymphadenectomy is not indicated. Intraoperative ultrasound and the determination of the insulin/glucose ratio have been suggested for assessing the success of the removal of the insulinoma [20].

In patients with glucagonomas and VIPomas, the primary tumor is often located in the pancreatic tail and surgical removal with curative intention (left pancreatectomy with lymph node resection) is the treatment of choice. In metastasized cases, interdisciplinary discussion of operative debulking, medical treatment, and hepatic artery embolization or combinations thereof is necessary.

The role of surgery in treating patients with MEN1associated gastrinomas is controversial. About 90% of patients with MEN1 have multiple tumors in the duodenum and a favorable long-term prognosis if only small tumors (<2 cm) or no tumors are present on preoperative imaging examination [21]. In a French study, gastrinomas >3 cm demonstrated liver metastases in 40% of cases compared with only 4.8% when the tumors were <3 cm. Surgical treatment was associated with a significantly reduced risk for the development of liver metastases compared with medical treatment; however, the only significant prognostic factors for overall survival were the diagnosis of ZES before 1980 and age [22]. Thompson et al. proposed subtotal left pancreatectomy with preservation of the spleen, enucleation of tumors of the pancreatic head, duodenotomy with excision of duodenal tumors, and lymphadenectomy as the standard procedure for surgical treatment of ZES in MEN1 [23]. Most patients can be rendered eugastrinemic with this approach but cure is rare. Therefore, some centers suggest a more aggressive surgical approach with partial pancreaticoduodenotomy to provide a higher rate of cure [24]. The increased likelihood of cure has to be weighed against an increased operative mortality and long-term morbidity in each individual case and the patient's preference must be considered.

Nonfunctioning PanNET also harbor the risk of malignant transformation and there is an ongoing debate

964 Chapter 126

regarding the correct timing and extent for surgical intervention. Thakker et al. suggested in their guidelines that surgery should be considered for tumors larger than 1 cm and/or demonstrating a significant growth over 6-12 months [2]. In the ENETS guidelines [25] and also in the French multicenter trial, a conservative approach is suggested unless the tumor exceeds 2 cm or is rapidly growing [7] because the risk of metastasis is low in this group and surgery may not prevent the development of metastases unless a total pancreatectomy is performed. However, total pancreatectomy is usually not recommended because of the significant long-term morbidity. Most authors suggest left pancreatectomy with enucleation of tumors of the pancreatic head with lympadenectomy, but sole enucleation and also more aggressive approaches have also been proposed.

Medical Treatment

The principles of medical treatment of PanNET in MEN1 are identical with those in sporadic cases as studies especially for MEN1 are very limited.

Medical Treatment in Functioning Tumors

In patients with gastrinoma, treatment with PPI is indicated to suppress hyperacidity. The recommended starting dose is equivalent to omeprazole 40–60 mg b.i.d. in MEN1/ZES [21]. Long-acting somatostatin analogs such as octreotide-LAR or lanreotide autogel also control acid secretion and can be added to PPI, which is the basic treatment of choice because of its effectiveness and the ease of oral intake.

In patients with insulinoma, prior to mostly curative surgery, intravenous glucose administration in addition to frequent small carbohydrate meals may be necessary. Additional medical treatment is mainly indicated in the rare metastatic cases and includes diazoxide (in combination with diuretics), somatostatin analogs (which should be started in the hospital to exclude worsening of hypoglycemia, which also has been reported), and the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitor everolimus [26].

In patients with VIPomas and glucagonomas, longacting somatostatin analogs can control the hypersecretion syndrome.

Medical Treatment for Tumor Control

Medical treatment with antiproliferative intention is usually started in patients with nonresectable or metastatic disease. Nevertheless, one recent study suggested that early octreotide treatment in patients with MEN1 syndrome and duodenopancreatic manifestation may delay tumor progression [27].

Long-acting somatostatin analogs can be administered for antiproliferative purposes in patients with metastatic PanNET showing a slow tumor growth. The CLARINET trial has proven the efficacy with respect to progressionfree survival (PFS) in somatostatin receptor-positive (sporadic) gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors with a proliferation rate Ki-67 not exceeding 10% [28].

In patients with a high tumor load or rapid tumor growth, chemotherapy with streptozotocin and 5-fluorouracil or temozolomide and capecitabine is indicated [29]; in patients with liver-predominant disease, chemoembolization is an alternative. In recent years, two molecular-targeted treatments have become available for metastatic PanNET: the multikinase inhibitor sunitinib and the mTOR inhibitor everolimus. In placebocontrolled trials, both drugs demonstrated a doubling of PFS compared with placebo [30,31] and were approved for progressive metastatic PanNET. Although the studies included mainly non-MEN patients (two patients with MEN1 in the sunitinib trial; in the everolimus trial MEN status was not provided), it seems plausible that the results also apply for PanNET in MEN1 syndrome.

Follow-up

Patients with MEN1 syndrome or MEN1 gene carriers should be offered a program of combined clinical, biochemical, and radiologic screening and follow-up as summarized in Table 126.1 [2]. The program should be individualized according to clinical judgment of the patient's history and actual situation and also the patient's preferences. A critical assessment of the screening program at our center demonstrated that most tumors were found at initial staging and concluded that an extension of the screening interval to 3 years may be appropriate [32], whereas others recommend CT or MRI every 1–2 years, especially to detect thymic, bronchial, and pancreatic NET early as these tumors are the leading cause of death in patients with MEN1 [3].

Prognosis

Despite the fact that life expectancy in patients with MEN1 has increased in recent decades, still 50–70% of patients with MEN1 will die of causes directly related to MEN1 [33,34]. The mean age at death is 55–60 years [3]. Whereas in early series patients often died as a result of complications of hormonal effects of the tumors such as upper gastrointestinal bleeding resulting from ZES or renal complications as a consequence of hyperparathyroidism, today there is a shift toward death from

Examination	Interval	Extent		
Clinical evaluation	Annually	Extensive history of symptoms of tumor manifestations and physical examination		
Biochemical screening	Annually	Ca, parathyroid hormone, gastrin, fasting glucose, insulin, ChA, glucagon, VIP, prolactin, IGF-1		
Functional testing	No routine investigation, suspicion of gastrinoma	Gastric pH, secretin test, or Ca infusion test		
	Suspicion of insulinoma	Fasting test		
Abdominal imaging	Annually	EUS, MRI, or CT (or [⁸ Ga]DOTA-TOC PET/CT)		
Imaging of the chest Every 1–2 years		CT or MRI (or [⁶⁸ Ga]DOTA-TOC PET/CT)		
Imaging of the pituitary gland	Every 3 years MRI			

Table 126.1 Suggested program of combined clinical, biochemical, and radiologic screening and follow-up.

ChA, chromogranin A; IGF-1, insulin-like growth factor 1; for other abbreviations, see text.

malignancy. PanNET and especially the more aggressive thymic carcinoid tumors are associated with an increased risk of death [34] and the risk of dying from a malignant nonendocrine tumor is also elevated [3]. Early diagnosis and surgical resection in cases with significant growth or diameter >2 cm to prevent metastatic spread provide a

more favorable outcome in patients with MEN1 with nonfunctioning PanNET compared with sporadic cases. In patients with ZES, prognosis in patients with MEN1 is also better than in patients with sporadic ZES: the 15-year survival in patients with MEN-1 was 93% compared with 68% in sporadic patients [35].

References

- 1 Yao JC, Hassan M, Phan A et al. One hundred years after "carcinoid": epidemiology of and prognostic factors for neuroendocrine tumors in 35,825 cases in the United States. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(18):3063–3072.
- 2 Thakker RV, Newey PJ, Walls GV et al. Clinical practice guidelines for multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1). J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012;97(9):2990–3011.
- **3** Norton JA, Krampitz G, Zemek A, Longacre T, Jensen RT. Better survival but changing causes of death in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Ann Surg 2015;261(6):e147–e148.
- **4** Brandi ML. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type I: general features and new insights into etiology. J Endocrinol Invest 1991;14(1):61–72.
- **5** Thakker RV, Ponder BA. Multiple endocrine neoplasia. Baillière's Clin Endocrinol Metab 1988;2(4):1031–1067.
- **6** Doherty GM. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1: duodenopancreatic tumors. Surg Oncol 2003;12(2):135–143.
- **7** Triponez F, Dosseh D, Goudet P et al. Epidemiology data on 108 MEN 1 patients from the GTE with isolated nonfunctioning tumors of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2006;243(2):265–272.
- 8 Pipeleers-Marichal M, Somers G, Willems G et al. Gastrinomas in the duodenums of patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 and the Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. N Engl J Med 1990;322(11):723–727.

- **9** Larsson C, Skogseid B, Oberg K, Nakamura Y, Nordenskjöld M. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 gene maps to chromosome 11 and is lost in insulinoma. Nature 1988;332(6159):85–87.
- 10 Chandrasekharappa SC, Guru SC, Manickam P et al. Positional cloning of the gene for multiple endocrine neoplasia-type 1. Science 1997;276(5311):404–407.
- 11 Falchetti A, Marini F, Luzi E et al. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1): not only inherited endocrine tumors. Genet Med 2009;11(12):825–835.
- 12 Namihira H, Sato M, Miyauchi A et al. Different phenotypes of multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) in monozygotic twins found in a Japanese MEN1 family with MEN1 gene mutation. Endocr J 2000;47(1):37–43.
- 13 Thomas-Marques L, Murat A, Delemer B et al. Prospective endoscopic ultrasonographic evaluation of the frequency of nonfunctioning pancreaticoduodenal endocrine tumors in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101(2):266–273.
- 14 Kann PH, Balakina E, Ivan D et al. Natural course of small, asymptomatic neuroendocrine pancreatic tumours in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1: an endoscopic ultrasound imaging study. Endocr Relat Cancer 2006;13(4):1195–1202.

- 15 Morgat C, Vélayoudom-Céphise FL, Schwartz P et al. Evaluation of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTA-TOC PET/CT for the detection of duodenopancreatic neuroendocrine tumors in patients with MEN1. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2016;28:1258–1266.
- 16 Sadowski SM, Neychev V, Millo C et al. Prospective study of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATATE positron emission tomography/computed tomography for detecting gastro-entero-pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors and unknown primary sites. J Clin Oncol 2016;34(6):588–596.
- 17 Christ E, Wild D, Ederer S et al. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor imaging for the localisation of insulinomas: a prospective multicentre imaging study. Lancet Diabetes Endocrinol 2013;1(2):115–122.
- 18 Luo Y, Pan Q, Shao Y et al. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor PET/CT with ⁶⁸Ga-NOTA-exendin-4 for detecting localized insulinoma: a prospective cohort study. J Nucl Med 2016;57(5):715–720.
- 19 de Herder WW. Biochemistry of neuroendocrine tumours. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2007;21(1):33–41.
- **20** Giudici F, Nesi G, Brandi ML, Tonelli F. Surgical management of insulinomas in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Pancreas 2012;41(4):547–553.
- 21 Jensen RT, Cadiot G, Brandi ML et al. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms: functional pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95(2):98–119.
- 22 Cadiot G, Vuagnat A, Doukhan I et al. Prognostic factors in patients with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome and multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Groupe d'Etude des Néoplasies Endocriniennes Multiples (GENEM) and Groupe de Recherche et d'Etude du Syndrome de Zollinger–Ellison (GRESZE). Gastroenterology 1999;116(2):286–293.
- 23 Thompson NW, Bondeson AG, Bondeson L, Vinik A. The surgical treatment of gastrinoma in MEN I syndrome patients. Surgery 1989;106(6):1081–1085; discussion, 5–6.
- 24 Lopez CL, Falconi M, Waldmann J et al. Partial pancreaticoduodenectomy can provide cure for duodenal gastrinoma associated with multiple

endocrine neoplasia type 1. Ann Surg 2013;257(2):308–314.

- **25** Falconi M, Bartsch DK, Eriksson B et al. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms of the digestive system: well-differentiated pancreatic nonfunctioning tumors. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95(2):120–134.
- 26 Kulke MH, Bergsland EK, Yao JC. Glycemic control in patients with insulinoma treated with everolimus. N Engl J Med 2009;360(2):195–197.
- 27 Ramundo V, Del Prete M, Marotta V et al. Impact of long-acting octreotide in patients with early-stage MEN1-related duodeno-pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2014;80(6):850–855.
- 28 Caplin ME, Pavel M, Ruszniewski P. Lanreotide in metastatic enteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2014;371(16):1556–1557.
- 29 Pavel M, Baudin E, Couvelard A et al. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with liver and other distant metastases from neuroendocrine neoplasms of foregut, midgut, hindgut, and unknown primary. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95(2):157–176.
- **30** Raymond E, Dahan L, Raoul JL et al. Sunitinib malate for the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2011;364(6):501–513.
- **31** Yao JC, Shah MH, Ito T et al. Everolimus for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2011;364(6):514–523.
- Waldmann J, Fendrich V, Habbe N et al. Screening of patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN-1): a critical analysis of its value. World J Surg 2009;33(6):1208–1218.
- **33** Wilkinson S, Teh BT, Davey KR, McArdle JP, Young M, Shepherd JJ. Cause of death in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Arch Surg 1993;128(6):683–690.
- 34 Goudet P, Murat A, Binquet C et al. Risk factors and causes of death in MEN1 disease. A GTE (Groupe d'Etude des Tumeurs Endocrines) cohort study among 758 patients. World J Surg 2010;34(2):249–255.
- **35** Jensen RT. Management of the Zollinger–Ellison syndrome in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. J Intern Med 1998;243(6):477–488.

Nonfunctioning Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors: Diagnosis and Management Principles

Takao Ohtsuka, Hideyo Kimura, and Masafumi Nakamura

Department of Surgery and Oncology, Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Kyushu University, Fukuoka, Japan

Definition

Among pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET), nonfunctioning PanNET (NF-PanNET) are defined as tumors exhibiting no specific symptoms arising from an excess of hormonal secretion. Therefore, PanNET exhibiting a high level of serum hormone or a positive result for a specific hormone on immunohistochemical assessment, while no specific symptoms are observed, are managed as NF-PanNET.

Pathology

According to the World Health Organization (WHO) classification 2010 [1], neuroendocrine tumors (NET), including PanNET, are graded as G1, G2, and G3 using the mitotic count and/or the Ki67 labeling index. G1 (mitotic count <2 per 10 high-power fields [HPF] and/or \leq 2% Ki-67 index) and G2 (mitotic count 2–20 per 10 HPF and/or 3-20% Ki-67 index) are compatible with well-differentiated NET, and G3 (mitotic count >20 HPF and/or >20% Ki-67 index) is compatible with poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas (NEC). Positive staining for specific neuroendocrine markers, such as chromogranin A and/or synaptophysin, is necessary to make a definitive diagnosis of the NET. Of note, there are some NF-PanNET that show positive staining for several specific hormones, including glucagon, pancreatic polypeptide, or serotonin, on immunohistochemical assessment.

Mechanism of Tumorigenicity

Neoplastic cells of PanNET are considered to originate from neuroendocrine stem cells in the islet of Langerhans or pancreatic ductal epithelium; however, the mechanism of the progression to a PanNET has not been well documented. Several genetic alterations, which may be associated with the tumorigenicity of PanNET, have been reported. Jiao et al. [2] showed that alterations of DAXX/ATR, MEN1, and mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) pathway genes are frequently observed in well-differentiated PanNET. It is well known that NF-PanNET are often accompanied by hereditary diseases, including multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1), von Hippel-Lindau disease, von Recklinghausen disease, and tuberous sclerosis. However, poorly differentiated pancreatic NEC (PanNEC) are reported to have alterations in *p53*, *Rb*, and *bcl-2* and therefore are considered to have a different mechanism in terms of tumorigenicity from well-differentiated PanNET [3].

Clinical Findings

PanNET account for about 2% of all pancreatic neoplasms, and NF-PanNET are the most common PanNET (40-60%), followed by insulinomas (~20%) and gastrinomas ($\sim 10\%$). In a recent Japanese nationwide survey [4], the estimated prevalence of PanNET in 2010 was 2.69/100,000 with an annual onset incidence of 1.27/100,000, including 65.5% of NF-PanNET. Most of

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

the NF-PanNET are solitary, and sometimes multiple, especially in hereditary diseases. Well-differentiated NF-PanNET grow slowly; however, owing to the large size of NF-PanNET, they have the potential to metastasize to lymph nodes and the liver. Of note, NF-PanNET sometimes acquire hormonal production and the relevant symptoms with their progression [1]. However, poorly differentiated PanNEC show a fairly high malignant behavior, and most of the PanNEC are determined as unresectable because of distant metastases at the time of diagnosis. The frequency of PanNEC among NF-PanNET was 2–10%, and the associated MEN1 was observed in 4–30% of NF-PanNET. These distributions differ among races [4].

Symptoms

Most of the patients with NF-PanNET do not have any specific symptoms, and the number of the patients who are diagnosed as having an asymptomatic small NF-PanNET at the time of medical examination or during surveillance for other diseases has recently been increasing. The patients with a large NF-PanNET often present with symptoms such as abdominal pain, discomfort, distension, weight loss, nausea, or a palpable mass. Involvement of the bile duct or pancreatic duct leads to jaundice, obstructive pancreatitis, or diabetes mellitus.

Diagnosis

Typical radiologic findings in well-differentiated NF-PanNET are a well-demarcated homogeneous hypoechoic lesion from ultrasonography, a well-demarcated enhanced solid tumor from the early phase of enhanced computed tomography (CT) (Fig. 127.1a), and a low-intensity tumor in the T1-weighted image and a high-intensity lesion in the T2-weighted image from magnetic resonance imaging (MRI). The large-sized NF-PanNET often exhibit cystic changes or calcification, which are reflected in the radiologic findings (Fig. 127.1b and c). The lesions, which should be discriminated from well-differentiated PanNET because of the similarity of these radiologic findings, include acinar cell carcinoma, solid and pseudopapillary neoplasm, solid-type serous cystic neoplasm, metastatic pancreatic tumor from renal cell carcinoma, and accessory spleen. Somatostatin receptor scintigraphy is applied for the detection of metastatic lesions, and enhanced MRI is also useful for detecting small hepatic metastases. The serum chromogranin A concentration is used to assess the disease control during chemoradiotherapy or to detect recurrence after curative resection.

However, a pancreatic PanNEC has various radiologic findings and sometimes shows an irregular low-density solid lesion from the enhanced CT (Fig. 127.1d), which is similar to the findings for a pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma.

For a definitive diagnosis, cytologic assessment under endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration (EUS-FNA) is mandatory, and histologic grading can also be evaluated if a sufficient amount of neoplastic cells (usually over 2000 cells) can be obtained [5].

Table 127.1 presents a brief summary of the diagnostic issues.

Surgical Treatment for Localized Lesions

Curative resection should be considered as the first treatment in all cases of localized well-differentiated NF-PanNET. However, the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) guidelines [6] recommend that asymptomatic small-sized well-differentiated NF-PanNET (<10 mm in diameter), which are occasionally observed by imaging, can be determined without resection depending on consideration of the patient's general condition and the expected invasiveness of the operation. Operations for localized well-differentiated NF-PanNET range from enucleation to organ-preserving pancreatectomy, and standard pancreatectomy with regional lymph node dissection, and the surgical treatment strategy is determined based on the tumor size, the invasiveness, and the presence of regional lymph node metastases from imaging studies. Histologic grading by EUS-FNA is not usually included for these strategies in the guidelines [6-8], because this technique cannot always be performed in every institution worldwide, and a high sensitivity to determine accurately the histologic grade in the resected specimen has only been reported by a high-volume center. The rate of lymph node metastases in a small well-differentiated NF-PanNET remains unclear, hence sampling of the regional lymph node is always necessary even in enucleation or organpreserving pancreatectomy for small NF-PanNET. In several guidelines [6-8], small NF-PanNET are considered as those with a tumor size of <2 cm and with no sign of invasiveness or lymph node metastasis. There is no evidence showing a benefit of neoadjuvant therapy before operation or adjuvant therapy after curative resection for well-differentiated NF-PanNET, therefore such adjuvant therapies are not recommended.

The surgical treatment for resectable PanNEC is standard pancreatectomy with regional lymph node dissection, and adjuvant therapy using platinum-based chemotherapy, in proportion to the regimen for smallcell carcinomas of the lung, is recommended [6].



Figure 127.1 Computed tomography of NF-PanNET. (a) Well-demarcated enhanced lesion in the pancreas head (arrow, 15 mm, G1); (b) enhanced lesion with cystic change in the pancreas head (arrow, 45 mm, G2); (c) enhanced lesion with calcification in the pancreas head (arrow, 35 mm, G2); (d) low-density lesion in the pancreas body with atrophy of the distal part of the pancreas (arrow, 25 mm, G3). *Source:* Parts (a)–(c) provided by Dr Tetsuhide Ito, Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Science, Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Kyushu University.

PanNET are clinically observed in 50–60% of patients with MEN1, and all autopsy cases of MEN1 have PanNET, although they are microlesions [9]. Most cases involve multiple lesions, and the most frequent type is NF-PanNET. The presence of a PanNET is an important prognostic factor in patients with MEN1 [10]. Surgical treatment for multiple NF-PanNET in patients with MEN1 is complicated. Several guidelines [6–8] recommend removing only functioning PanNET and high-risk NF-PanNET (>1–2 cm in diameter) to avoid total pancreatectomy, for example, using distal pancreatectomy with enucleation of the PanNET in the proximal part of the pancreas, or pancreatoduodenectomy with enucleation of the PanNET in the distal part of the pancreas. Prognosis of NF-PanNET after resection depends on the histologic grade, and 5-year survival rates are 80–100% in G1, 50–70% in G2, and 0–30% in G3 [11]. Some patients experience recurrences more than 10 years after operation, and therefore postoperative surveillance over a long duration is necessary.

Multidisciplinary Treatment for Metastatic Lesions

The most frequent site for the distant metastases of PanNET is the liver, and 70% of hepatic metastases are diagnosed as multiple lesions at the time of initial assessment [7]. In the recurrent cases after resection, some patients experienced hepatic metastasis more than 10 years after curative operation, as described above. Hepatic metastases are usually classified as simple (unilobar or limited), complex (bilobar), and diffuse pattern, according to the European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS) guidelines [7]. Simple and complex patterns without extrahepatic metastases are usually treated by operation with or without regional ablation therapies such as radiofrequency ablation and transarterial chemoembolization. A diffuse pattern is basically a contraindication for surgical treatment; however, aggressive multidisciplinary treatment, including surgical debulking, might lead to a 5-year survival rate of over 50% if over 90% of the lesions can be removed [12–14]. Asymptomatic and slow-growing unresectable smallvolume metastatic NF-PanNET can be observed without any treatment until the signs of growth or symptoms are apparent [1]. Liver transplantation for unresectable hepatic metastases from PanNET is not recommended because of unsatisfactory outcomes [15].

The necessity for resection of primary lesions in cases of synchronous unresectable hepatic metastases remains controversial. One report [8] claimed that the resection of the primary lesion would lead to a definitive diagnosis of PanNET with accurate histologic grade and also subsequent application of specific therapies for hepatic metastases such as transarterial chemoembolization and radiofrequency ablation. However, another report [16] showed that there were no differences in survival

Table 127.1 Summary of diagnosis and treatment principles for nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors.

1) Well-differentiated PanNET (G1, G2) a) Diagnosis Typical radiologic findings of primary lesion Ultrsonography; well-demarcated, homogeneous, hypoechoic lesion Computed tomography; well-demarcated enhanced lesion in early phase Magnetic resonance imaging; T1 low intensity, T2 high intensity Other findings: cystic change, calcification, etc. Differential diagnosis Acinar cell carcinoma, solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm, accessory spleen, etc. Definitive diagnosis Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration Detection of metastatic lesion Systemic; computed tomography, somatostatin receptor scintigraphy Liver; enhanced magnetic resonance imaging b) Treatment Primary <2 cm: enucleation or organ-preserving pancreatectomy (positive-node sampling) ≥ 2 cm: standard pancreatectomy with node dissection In multiple tumors of MEN1, remove only functioning tumor and high-risk nonfunctioning tumor (>1-2 cm in diameter) to avoid total pancreatectomy Metastases Resection, if possible, or multidisciplinary treatment including debulking surgery, regional ablation therapy, systemic chemotherapy, molecular-targeted therapy, somatostatin receptor agonist, etc. 2) Poorly differentiated PanNEC (G3) a) Diagnosis Radiologic findings of primary lesion Ultrasonography; irregular hypoechoic Computed tomography; irregular low density Magnetic resonance imaging; T1 low intensity, T2 high intensity Differential diagnosis Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, etc. Definitive diagnosis Endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration Detection of metastatic lesion Computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging b) Treatment Resectable primary Resection + adjuvant chemotherapy using platinum-based regimen Unresectable primary or metastases Chemotherapy using platinum-based regimen

between patients with synchronous unresectable hepatic metastases who underwent resection of primary PanNET and those without primary resection. Owing to recent advances in the EUS-FNA technique for the definitive diagnosis of PanNET with histologic grade, and the development of new drugs, including molecular-targeted drugs, various types of somatostatin receptor analog, and radionuclide-labeled peptide targeting the somatostatin receptor, resection of the primary tumor is not always necessary in cases with synchronous unresectable hepatic metastases of PanNET.

References

- 1 Klimstra DS, Komminoth P, Arnold R et al. Neuroendocrine neoplasms of the pancreas. In: World Health Organization Classification of Tumors, Pathology and Genetics of Tumors of the Digestive System. Lyon: IARC Press, 2010: 322–326.
- **2** Jiao Y, Shi C, Edil BH et al. *DAXX/ATRX, MEN1*, and mTOR pathway genes are frequently altered in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Science 2011;331:1199–1203.
- **3** Yachida S, Vakiani E, White CM et al. Small cell and large cell neuroendocrine carcinomas of the pancreas are genetically similar and distinct from welldifferentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 2012;36:173–184.
- **4** Ito T, Igarashi H, Nakamura K et al. Epidemiological trends of pancreatic and gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors in Japan: a nationwide survey analysis. J Gastroenterol 2015;50:58–64.
- 5 Hasegawa T, Yamao K, Hijioka S et al. Evaluation of Ki-67 index in EUS-FNA specimens for the assessment of malignancy risk in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Endoscopy 2014;46:32–38.
- 6 National Comprehensive Cancer Network. NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. Neuroendocrine Tumors, Version 1. Fort Washington, PA: National Comprehensive Cancer Network, 2015. Available at: http://www.nccn.org. Accessed September 5, 2017.
- 7 Falconi M, Bartsch DK, Eriksson B et al. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms of the digestive system: well-differentiated pancreatic non-functioning tumors. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95:120–134.
- 8 Kulke MH, Anthony LB, Bushnell DL, et al. NANETS treatment guidelines: well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors of the stomach and pancreas. Pancreas 2010;39:735–752.

Surgical indication for extrahepatic metastases is limited, because most of these cases also have hepatic metastases, and indication depends on the status of the hepatic metastases.

Treatment principles for NF-PanNET are summarized in Table 127.1. Medical treatment for PanNET includes chemotherapy (streptozocin, dacarbazine), moleculartargeted therapy (everolimus, sunitinib), and somatostatin receptor analog therapy, including radionuclide therapy, and details of these therapies are described elsewhere.

- **9** Sakurai A, Suzuki S, Kosugi S et al. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 in Japan: establishment and analysis of a multicentre database. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2012;76:533–539.
- **10** Triponez F, Dosseh D, Goudet P et al. Epidemiology data on 108 MEN 1 patients from the GTE with isolated nonfunctioning tumors of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2006;243:265–272.
- 11 Yang M, Tian BL, Zhang Y et al. Evaluation of the World Health Organization 2010 grading system in surgical outcome and prognosis of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Pancreas 2014;43:1003–1008.
- 12 Touzios JG, Kiely JM, Pitt SC et al. Neuroendocrine hepatic metastases: does aggressive management improve survival? Ann Surg 2005;241:776–783.
- 13 Steinmüller T, Kianmanesh R, Falconi M et al. Consensus guidelines for the management of patients with liver metastases from digestive (neuro) endocrine tumors: foregut, midgut, hindgut, and unknown primary. Neuroendocrinology 2008;87:47–62.
- 14 Frilling A, Li J, Malamutmann E, et al. Treatment of liver metastases from neuroendocrine tumours in relation to the extent of hepatic disease. Br J Surg 2009;96:175–184.
- 15 Le Treut YP, Grégoire E, Belghiti J et al. Predictors of long-term survival after liver transplantation for metastatic endocrine tumors: an 85-case French multicentric report. Am J Transplant 2008;8:1205–1213.
- 16 Saxena A, Chua TC, Sarkar A et al. Progression and survival results after radical hepatic metastasectomy of indolent advanced neuroendocrine neoplasms (NENs) supports an aggressive surgical approach. Surgery 2011;149:209–220.

972

Medical and Nucleotide Treatment of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

Gregory Kaltsas¹, J.J. Mukherjee², and Kok-Onn Lee³

¹ Department of Pathophysiology, National University of Athens, Athens, Greece

² Division of Endocrinology, Department of Medicine, Apollo Gleneagles Hospital, Kolkata, India

³ Department of Medicine, National University of Singapore, Singapore

Introduction

Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET), although relatively rare, are increasingly being diagnosed following the introduction of newer sensitive imaging techniques. Although a number of PanNET are capable of synthesizing and secreting biochemically active substances leading to distinct clinical syndromes (functioning tumors), the great majority are nonfunctioning [1] (Table 128.1). Surgical resection is the best means of removing the tumorous tissue, but this is not always feasible as a significant number of patients with PanNET present with unresectable disease. Even in such instances, surgery may be of benefit in cases of difficult-to-control secretory syndromes or when a substantial proportion of the tumor load can be removed [1]. However, for a significant number of patients, additional medical treatment will be required to deal with the symptoms related to secretory syndromes and existing tumor load and also prevent further tumor growth.

Before treatment initiation, a number of parameters need to be considered in order to choose the most appropriate treatment for each patient (Table 128.2). In the past, chemotherapy has been the main therapeutic approach substantiated by few well-controlled but mostly retrospective studies [2,3]. Similarly, long-acting somatostatin (SST) analogs have been used for the control of symptoms secondary to clinical syndromes, also achieving a mainly stabilizing effect on tumor growth [1]. Recent Phase III studies have introduced new therapeutic approaches and a number of retrospective studies have provided good-quality data on the efficacy of new and previously utilized treatments. Several international societies have established guidelines to aid in dealing with PanNET, but there are still some unresolved issues regarding the choice of first-line therapy, estimation of response, and selection of further treatment options following disease progression [4–6].

As every distinct clinical syndrome attributable to a specific functioning PanNET may require more complex and specific treatment, the syndromes will be discussed separately first, followed by a discussion of treatment against tumor growth, which will be similar for both functioning and nonfunctioning PanNET.

Nonsurgical Treatment of the Secretory Syndromes

Treatment of common and relatively rare secretory syndromes secondary to functioning PanNET is shown in Table 128.1.

Insulinoma

The most appropriate treatment for insulinomas is surgical resection, which is associated with a greater than 95% success rate. Medical treatment may be necessary in patients with unresectable disease who remain symptomatic despite administration of frequent meals. The use of medications, such as diazoxide, which exerts a direct inhibitory effect on insulin secretion, has been shown to be efficacious in approximately 60% of cases [5]. Diazoxide is usually well tolerated and can be given in doses of 3–8 mg/kg divided throughout the day; however, almost half of the patients on diazoxide therapy may develop fluid retention, hirsutism, and gastrointestinal upset [5]. As the majority of PanNET express on

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

PanNET	Syndrome	Secretory component	Treatment
Nonfunctioning	NF-PanNET	None	
Gastrinoma	Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (ZES)	Gastrin	PPI (rarely H2R antagonists, SST analogs)
Insulinoma	Endogenous hyperinsulinism	Insulin	Frequent meals, IV glucose, diazoxide, SST analogs, everolimus, pasireotide
VIPoma	Verner–Morrison syndrome, WDHA	VIP	SST analogs (rarely glucocorticoids, sunitinib)
Glucagonoma	Glucagonoma	Glucagon	SST analogs
Somatostatinoma	Somatostatinoma	Somatostatin	SST analogs
ACTHoma	АСТН	ACTH	SST analogs, cabergoline, pasireotide, adrenolytic treatment
GRFoma	GRF	GRF	SST analogs, pasireotide, cabergoline, pegvisomant
PanNET causing carcinoid syndrome	Carcinoid syndrome	Serotonin, tachykinins	SST analogs, terlotristat
PanNET causing hypercalcemia	PTHrPoma	PTH-rP	SST analogs, bisphosphonates, cinacalcet, calcitonin
Rare PanNET	LH, rennin, GLP-1, IGF-2, erythropoietin, CCK, enteroglucagon	Various hormones	Refer to relevant syndrome

 Table 128.1
 Treatment of PanNET according to their secretory component.

ACTH, adrenocorticotropic hormone; CCK, cholecystokinin;; GLP-1, glucagon-like peptide 1; GRF, growth hormone-releasing factor; IGF-2, insulin-like growth factor 2; LH, luteinizing hormone; PTH-rP, parathyroid hormone-releasing polypeptide; VIP, vasoactive intestinal polypeptide; WDHA, watery diarrhea, hypokalemia, and achlorhydria.

Table 128.2Factors that need to be considered in order to selectthe most appropriate treatment among the currently availablenonsurgical treatments for PanNET.

Functioning tumor
Grading
Extent of disease (liver or other metastases)
Extent of liver involvement
Tumor growth rate
SRS uptake
Patient performance status
Presence of a familial syndrome
Local availability

SRS, somatostatin receptor scintigraphy.

their surface somatostatin receptors (SSTR), the administration of long-acting synthetic SST analogs exerts an inhibitory effect on the secretory components of most functioning PanNET [1]. However, as more than half of insulinomas do not express enough SSTR (particularly SSTR2), the administration of long-acting SST analogs should be treated with caution, as it may worsen hypoglycemia owing to the inhibition of counter-regulatory hormone secretion [5]. This can be avoided by prior demonstration of avidity of the tumor to SSTR using

somatostatin receptor scintigraphy (SRS) or by administering short-acting octreotide demonstrating that it is not associated with hypoglycemia [5]. Long-acting SST analogs are effective in approximately 35-50% of patients. For unresectable and metastatic cases, the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitor everolimus has been shown to exhibit a specific capability to increase blood glucose levels [7]. Pasireotide, a long-acting somatostatin analog that binds to all SSTR except SSTR4, and can be associated with high glucose levels, could also be an additional option, but has not been specifically evaluated in insulinomas. In cases of extensive disease not responding to medical treatment, cytoreductive techniques, such as (chemo)embolization therapy using radiolabeled somatostatin analogs or surgical debulking, are employed, aiming at decreasing the tumor load and thus the amount of insulin secreted.

Gastrinoma

Medical treatment of gastrinoma is directed against the gastric acid hypersecretory state, and also at the treatment of various endocrinopathies that may develop in patients with gastrinomas associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) syndrome (which accounts for approximately 25% of all gastrinomas). Proton-pump

inhibitors (PPI) are the drugs of choice because of their potency and long duration of action, and also their ability to be administered intravenously in the acute state. Histamine H2 antagonists (H2-R blockers) are also effective but need to be administered more frequently and at higher doses. Patients with difficult-to-control Zollinger– Ellison syndrome (ZES) may require higher doses of PPI, more frequent administration of PPI, or a combination of PPI with H2-R blockers. Long-term treatment with PPI has been shown to be safe. The potential side-effects are PPI-induced achlorhydria, which may lead to vitamin B12 deficiency, and there is a suggestion of an increased incidence of bone fractures [5].

Other Functioning PanNET

In patients with vasoactive intestinal peptide-releasing tumors (VIPomas), meticulous control of high-volume fluid loss is mandatory, as these tumors may lead to severe electrolyte abnormalities and dehydration. Longacting SST analogs achieve control of the diarrhea in the majority of such patients; medications such as glucocorticoids, clonidine, and loperamide, which were previously used, have now been surpassed by SST analogs. Similarly to VIPomas, SST analogs can control necrolytic erythema in 50-90% of patients with glucagonomas, although diabetes mellitus may not improve substantially; parenteral nutrition is required to help improve concomitant cachexia, hypoaminoacidemia, and weight loss [5]. SST analogs have also been shown to be efficacious in the few cases of apparent somatostatinomas described in the literature. Higher doses of SST analogs can be used in patients with suboptimal control of the secretory syndromes using conventional doses of the drugs. Patients who experience exacerbation of symptoms toward the final week of each treatment cycle may benefit from an increased frequency of administration. Supplemental doses of short-acting octreotide may also be used, offering an additive effect in such cases. Rarer syndromes related to the unique ability of these tumors to synthesize and secrete compounds that traditionally originate from different tissues, leading to socalled paraneoplastic syndromes, necessitate the administration of additional more specific treatment [8].

Nonsurgical Treatment Directed Against Tumor Growth

Treatment of PanNET with Somatostatin Analogs

The majority of PanNET (with the exception of insulinomas) express on their surface SSTR2 and -5, which aids in their diagnosis by use of SRS and in treatment with use of long-acting SST analogs (octreotide and lanreotide). SST and its synthetic analogs not only exert an inhibitory effect on the secretory components of most functioning PanNET (except insulinomas) but also show an antiproliferative activity mainly manifested as disease stabilization [1]. Following the findings of an earlier prospective Phase III study, which demonstrated that octreotide long-acting release (LAR) improves the median time to progression in patients with carcinoid tumors compared with placebo, a subsequent Phase III study, CLARINET, evaluated the efficacy of the other SST analog, lanreotide, in a variety of nonfunctioning gastrointestinal (GI)-NET, including PanNET [9,10]. In that study, 91 patients with nonfunctioning PanNET, who had no tumor progression in the 3-6 months before randomization, were studied. All patients had grade 1 or grade 2 tumors and a Ki-67 value of up to 10%, whereas a significant number of them had a hepatic tumor load of >25%. Patients were randomized to receive either lanreotide 120 mg monthly (without dose adjustment) or placebo, and were followed for 96 weeks [10]. After a median follow-up period of 14 months, the progression-free survival (PFS) in the lanreotide-treated patients was not reached (the predefined 50% progression rate among patients treated with lanreotide was not obtained) whereas that of the placebo group was 12.1 months, resulting in a hazard ratio of 0.58 (CI 0.32–1.04, P=0.0657) [10]. This finding implies that patients treated with lanreotide had an almost 50% chance of remaining stable in respect of tumor progression compared with those treated with placebo, who experienced disease progression. Tolerance to treatment was consistent with that in previous studies [10]. The beneficial effect of lanreotide in respect of PFS was documented even in patients with a >25% hepatic involvement by the tumor and in those with grade 2 tumors (Ki-67 values up to 10%) [10]. CLARINET was the first study to provide good-quality data on the antiproliferative effect of SST analogs on PanNET; however, the data on the effect of this treatment on overall survival (OS) are still emerging. Recent preclinical and clinical studies have evaluated the effect of the more potent SST analog pasireotide, which binds to all SSTR except SSTR4, in PanNET. In a Phase II study, 28 patients with GI-NET were treated (including six with PanNET) and the most favorable effect was observed in patients with low hepatic tumor burden, normal baseline chromogranin A levels, and high tumorous SSTR5 expression; the best radiographic response was stable disease in 17 patients (60%). However, pasireotide was associated with a 79% rate of hyperglycemia, including 14% hyperglycemia of grade 3, raising concerns regarding its suitability as a first-line systemic agent [11].

Based on these findings, it has been suggested that patients with grade 1 and grade 2 tumors with a Ki-67



Figure 128.1 Suggested algorithm for the nonsurgical management of PanNET.

value of up to 10% could be treated with SST analogs [10;11]. However, there are still a number of unresolved issues as to whether treatment should be initiated immediately following diagnosis or after a period of monitoring to access tumor growth rate, the effect that lower doses of SST analogs could exert, should treatment be intermittently discontinued, and data regarding their effect on OS are still pending [6]. In the presence of extensive disease involving the majority of the liver or in the presence of extrahepatic disease, other therapies should also be considered aimed at effectively reducing the tumor load (Fig. 128.1).

Treatment with Chemotherapeutic Agents

In contrast to other GI-NET that are typically chemoresistant, well-differentiated (grade 1/2) PanNET appear to be sensitive to alkylating agents, including streptozotocin, dacarbazine, and temozolomide, and also fluoropyrimidines. Previous studies have shown that the combination of streptozotocin and fluorouracil (5FU) resulted in a response rate of 63% compared with streptozotocin monotherapy [2]. Furthermore, the combination of streptozotocin and doxorubicin appeared to be more efficacious than that of streptozotocin and 5FU, exhibiting a response rate and time to progression of 69% and 20 months compared with 45% and 6.9 months, respectively [2]. However, a more recent retrospective study of 84 patients with PanNET, which evaluated the response rate of the combination of streptozotocin, 5FU, and doxorubicin, demonstrated a 39% response rate whereas the median response duration was 9.3 months [12]. These later findings most probably represent more realistic figures, as the evaluation of response to therapy was performed with modern and more robust radiologic means compared with the earlier studies. Because streptozotocin has a relatively high toxicity profile and can cause myelosuppression and renal impairment, alternative chemotherapeutic regimens have recently emerged. Following the findings of a Phase II study that showed a 45% response rate for the combination of temozolomide and thalidomide in a small cohort of 11 patients with PanNET, a subsequent retrospective study evaluated the combination of temozolomide (oral derivative of dacarbazine) and capecitabine (oral derivative of 5FU) in 30 chemonaïve patients with PanNET and found a 70% radiologic response whereas the median PFS was 18 months [13-15]. Another antiangiogenic-based combination, temozolomide (given at $150-200 \text{ mg/m}^2$ for 14 days or as a metronomic daily dose) and bevazicumab, exhibited response rates ranging from 33 to 64% in 49 treated patients, 22 of whom had a PanNET. Temozolomide has also been coadministered with everolimus, exhibiting increased response rates [13]. The majority of these studies have limitations, including relatively small numbers of patients studied, differences in regimens used, and variable response rates obtained. However, temozolomide has gained popularity owing to its convenient mode of administration and favorable side-effect profile. Currently, chemotherapy is recommended in patients with a high tumor burden when tumor shrinkage is required, a rapidly progressive tumor

in subsequent follow-up suggestive of a more aggressive course, and when the Ki-67 labeling index is relatively high (>10%).

The role of chemotherapy is also well established in patients with pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinomas (PanNEC). These high-grade malignancies are locally advanced or metastatic at presentation, only rarely express SSTR, and are not associated with secretory syndromes. First-line systemic chemotherapy with a platinum-based agent (cisplatin or carboplatin) and etoposide is recommended for most patients with metastatic-stage disease, whereas sequential or concurrent chemoradiation is recommended for patients with locoregional disease [16]. Response rates ranging from 42 to 67% have been described but are usually of short duration; the median survival ranges from 15 to 19 months [16]. Based on the response, usually 3-4 cycles of chemotherapy are administered but, following relapse or nonresponse, second-line options are limited [16]. A recent retrospective study suggested that patients with PanNEC and Ki-67 values of less than 55% may respond better to temozolomide-based regimens than cisplatin combinations [17].

Treatment with Molecular-Targeted Agents and Angiogenesis Inhibitors

Targeting a number of pathways thought to be involved in the pathogenesis and/or progression of PanNET has recently resulted in the availability of further therapeutic options. The tyrosine inhibitor sunitinib, which targets vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR) 1, 2, and 3, platelet-derived growth factor receptor (PDGFR), and tyrosine protein kinase Kit (c-Kit), was evaluated in a Phase III study at a dose of 37.5 mg versus placebo in 171 patients with grade 1/2 PanNET. A statistically significant improvement in PFS was found in the sunitinib arm (11.1 versus 5.5 months), with a response rate of 9.3%; however, data on its effect on OS are lacking. Sunitinib is currently approved for the treatment of metastatic PanNET; common toxicities include gastrointestinal, hypertension, palmar-plantar erythrodysesthesia, and cytopenias [18]. The mTOR inhibitor everolimus has also been evaluated in PanNET in a Phase III study (RADIANT 3) in which 410 patients with grade 1/2 PanNET were assigned to either 10 mg of everolimus or placebo. The median PFS was 11.0 months with everolimus compared with 4.6 months with placebo, representing a 65% reduction in the estimated risk of progression or death. Drug-related adverse events were mostly grade 1 or 2, including stomatitis, rash, diarrhea, fatigue, atypical infections, and rarely pneumonitis. Grade 3 or 4 events encountered more frequently with everolimus than placebo included anemia (6 versus 0%) and hyperglycemia (5 versus 2%). Everolimus is also currently approved for the treatment of PanNET, and it has been suggested that it should be widely used as its efficacy is not affected by previously administered therapies such as chemotherapy [19]. Although there have been no comparative studies between these two agents, they are usually the preferred second-line therapeutic options following progression after treatment with SST analogs (Table 128.3). Bevacizumab, a monoclonal antibody against vascular endothelial growth factor A (VEGF-A), has also been used in combination with temozolomide and biological treatments exhibiting clinically useful responses [13]. Recently, combinations of molecular-targeted therapies with chemotherapeutic agents or bevacizumab have also been employed in small series and observational studies, the findings of which require further validation.

Table 128.3 Comparison of the findings of Phase III trials of molecular-targeted therapies.

Study	Patients	Active treatment (mg/day)	PD at entry	ORR	PFS (months)	Safety
Sunitinib	171 (86 sunitinib, 85 placebo) PanNET	37.5	Yes	Sunitinib: CR 2.3%, PR 7%, SD 62.8% Placebo: CR 0%, PR 0%, SD 60%	Sunitinib: 11.4 Placebo: 5.5	Most common adverse effects >30%: diarrhea, nausea, asthenia, vomiting, fatigue Grade 3–4 neutropenia and hypertension 10–12%
Everolimus	410 (207 everolimus, 203 placebo) PanNET	10	Yes	Everolimus: PR 5%, SD 73%, PD 14% Placebo: PR 2%, SD 51%, PD 42%	Everolimus: 11.04 Placebo: 4.6	Most common adverse effects: stomatitis 64%, rash 49%, diarrhea 34%, fatigue 31%, infections 23% Severe side-effects: pneumonitis 12%, interstitial lung disease 2%

CR, complete response; ORR, overall response rate; PD, progressive disease; PFS, progression-free survival; PR, partial response; SD, stable disease.
Treatment with Radionuclides

Radiolabeled SST analog therapy (peptide receptor radionuclide therapy [PRRT]), aims at delivering potentially toxic radioactivity through radionuclides that bind to PanNET bearing SSTR. As the majority of PanNET are grade 1/2 tumors, they express on their surface somatostatin receptors, and can therefore be selected for treatment with PRRT on the basis of the intensity of tumorous tissue uptake during SRS. Treatment is restricted to tumors showing considerable uptake, and tumors demonstrating uptake higher than that of the liver are the ones that exhibit the best therapeutic response. Two radionuclides, namely ⁹⁰Y-DOTA-TOC (DOTA-Tyr-octreotide) and ¹⁷⁷Lu-DOTA-TATE (DOTA-Tyr-octreotate), have been extensively used in the treatment of functioning and nonfunctioning PanNET. A large nonrandomized study, which included 310 patients with GI-NET (91 PanNET) showed an overall 30% radiologic response that was more pronounced in patients with PanNET; the median time to progression was 40 months [20]. A similar study evaluated more than 1000 patients with NET (342 PanNET) treated with ⁹⁰Y-DOTA-TOC; 34.1% of them experienced a radiologic response, 15.5% a biochemical response (a >50% reduction in tumor markers), and 29.7% a clinical response (improvement of symptoms of either a clinical syndrome in the case of a functioning tumor or of symptoms of mass effect to surrounding structures in the case of a nonfunctioning tumor). Patients who experienced any response had a much better survival than nonresponders after a median follow-up of 23 months [21]. In a recent analysis of 810 patients with various NET treated with these radionuclides, either singly or in combination, permanent nephrotoxicity occurred in 1.5% (mostly with ⁹⁰Y), whereas myelodysplasia and leukemia occurred in 2.35 and 1.1%, respectively [22].

References

- Modlin IM, Oberg K, Chung DC et al. Gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Lancet Oncol 2008;9(1):61–72.
- 2 Moertel CG, Lefkopoulo M, Lipsitz S, Hahn RG, Klaassen D. Streptozocin–doxorubicin, streptozocin–fluorouracil or chlorozotocin in the treatment of advanced islet-cell carcinoma. N Engl J Med 1992;326(8):519–523.
- **3** Moertel CG, Kvols LK, O'Connell MJ, Rubin J. Treatment of neuroendocrine carcinomas with combined etoposide and cisplatin. Evidence of major therapeutic activity in the anaplastic variants of these neoplasms. Cancer 1991;68(2):227–232.
- 4 Falconi M, Bartsch DK, Eriksson B et al. ENET Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms of the

their efficacy and reduce potential side-effects.

Conclusions

Treatment of PanNET has evolved significantly over the last decade following the introduction of newer therapeutic agents and the accumulation of good-quality information regarding the efficacy and safety of a number of therapies. As the majority of symptoms related to functioning PanNET are responsive to SST analogs, attention has mainly focused on control of tumor growth. SST analogs can be used for tumor growth control, mainly resulting in disease stabilization. For progressive tumors, or tumors with a relatively high Ki-67 labeling index (>10%), molecular-targeted agents can result in disease stabilization, but without achieving significant tumor shrinkage. Temozolomideor streptozotocin-based chemotherapy is used in patients with rapidly progressive tumors and/or significant tumor bulk. PRRT can also be applied to tumors exhibiting significant uptake to SRS. High proliferative grade 3 PanNEC are treated with cisplatinbased chemotherapy but exhibit an overall worse prognosis. There is a clear need for the development of tumor markers that could help in individualization of treatment. Several societies have proposed therapeutic algorithms based on the findings of recent studies and acquired cumulative experience, as the one suggested (Fig. 128.1). However, several issues still remain unresolved, and it is hoped that these will be addressed by the findings of a number of ongoing prospective multicenter studies.

digestive system: well-differentiated pancreatic nonfunctioning tumors. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95(2):120–134.

- **5** Jensen RT, Cadiot G, Brandi ML et al. ENET Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms: functional pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95(2):98–119.
- 6 Kaltsas G, Grossman AB. The expanding role of somatostatin analogues in the treatment of neuroendocrine tumours: the CLARINET study. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2015;83(6):759–761.
- **7** de Herder WW, van Schaik E, Kwekkeboom D, Feelders RA. New therapeutic options for metastatic malignant insulinoma. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2011;75(3):277–284.

- 8 Kaltsas G, Androulakis II, de Herder WW, Grossman AB. Paraneoplastic syndromes secondary to neuroendocrine tumours. Endocr Relat Cancer 2010;17(3):R173–R193.
- **9** Rinke A, Muller HH, Schade-Brittinger C et al. Placebo-controlled, double-blind, prospective, randomized study on the effect of octreotide LAR in the control of tumor growth in patients with metastatic neuroendocrine midgut tumors: a report from the PROMID Study Group. J Clin Oncol 2009;27(28):4656–4663.
- 10 Caplin ME, Pavel M, Ruszniewski P. Lanreotide in metastatic enteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2014;371(16):1556–1557.
- 11 Cives M, Strosberg J. An update on gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Oncology (Williston Park) 2014;28(9):749–756, 758.
- 12 Kouvaraki MA, Ajani JA, Hoff P et al. Fluorouracil, doxorubicin, and streptozocin in the treatment of patients with locally advanced and metastatic pancreatic endocrine carcinomas. J Clin Oncol 2004;22(23):4762–4771.
- Koumarianou A, Kaltsas G, Kulke MH et al. Temozolomide in advanced neuroendocrine neoplasms: pharmacological and clinical aspects. Neuroendocrinology 2015;101(4):274–288.
- 14 Kulke MH, Stuart K, Enzinger PC et al. Phase II study of temozolomide and thalidomide in patients with metastatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Clin Oncol 2006;24(3):401–406.

- **15** Strosberg JR, Fine RL, Choi J et al. First-line chemotherapy with capecitabine and temozolomide in patients with metastatic pancreatic endocrine carcinomas. Cancer 2011;117(2):268–275.
- 16 Strosberg JR, Coppola D, Klimstra DS et al. The NANET consensus guidelines for the diagnosis and management of poorly differentiated (high-grade) extrapulmonary neuroendocrine carcinomas. Pancreas 2010;39(6):799–800.
- 17 Sorbye H, Strosberg J, Baudin E, Klimstra DS, Yao JC. Gastroenteropancreatic high-grade neuroendocrine carcinoma. Cancer 2014;120(18):2814–2823.
- 18 Raymond E, Dahan L, Raoul JL et al. Sunitinib malate for the treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2011;364(6):501–513.
- **19** Yao JC, Shah MH, Ito T et al. Everolimus for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2011;364(6):514–523.
- 20 Kwekkeboom DJ, de Herder WW, Kam BL et al. Treatment with the radiolabeled somatostatin analog [¹⁷⁷Lu-DOTA⁰,Tyr³]octreotate: toxicity, efficacy, and survival. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(13):2124–2130.
- **21** Imhof A, Brunner P, Marincek N et al. Response, survival, and long-term toxicity after therapy with the radiolabeled somatostatin analogue [⁹⁰Y-DOTA]-TOC in metastasized neuroendocrine cancers. J Clin Oncol 2011;29(17):2416–2423.
- 22 Bodei L, Kidd M, Prasad V, Modlin IM. Peptide receptor radionuclide therapy of neuroendocrine tumors. Front Horm Res 2015;44:198–215.

Interventional Radiology in the Treatment of Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors

Takao Ohtsuka, Hideyo Kimura, and Masafumi Nakamura

Department of Surgery and Oncology, Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Kyushu University, Fukuoka, Japan

Type of Interventional Radiology Treatment

Interventional radiologic therapy is indicated as a treatment for hepatic metastases only from a well-differentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor (PanNET). This is compatible for grade 1 and 2 tumors, according to the World Health Organization classification [1], but not for those from poorly differentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinomas (grade 3). The reasons for this preference are that well-differentiated PanNETs show morphologically well-demarcated lesions and are relatively slow growing, even in the metastatic sites, and over 90% of the blood supply to the metastatic lesions in the liver is reported to be provided by the hepatic artery [2] (Fig. 129.1). Therefore, as is the case for hepatocellular carcinomas, transarterial embolization (TAE), transarterial chemoembolization (TACE), and radiofrequency ablation (RFA) are applied for metastatic PanNET in the liver. Microwave coagulation therapy, laser interstitial thermotherapy, and cryotherapy have recently been incorporated as potential advances in the various effective treatment options for unresectable PanNET.

Hepatic metastases from PanNET are morphologically classified into three patterns according to the European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS) guidelines [3]: simple (unilobar or limited), complex (bilobar), and diffuse pattern. Simple and complex patterns without extrahepatic metastases are usually treated by curative resection, and the diffuse pattern is treated by multidisciplinary treatment including systemic medication and surgical debulking with regional ablation therapies such as TAE/TACE and RFA. Owing to recent advances in surgical techniques and the development of systemic medication using anticancer agents, molecular-targeted drugs, and peptide receptor analogs, the roles of TAE/ TACE and RFA have been limited to providing relief of the hormonal symptoms caused by the rapid growth of the tumor or the adjuvant therapy during or after operation [3–7].

TAE/TACE

TAE/TACE are involved in the multidisciplinary treatment of unresectable hepatic metastases from well-differentiated PanNET. Therefore, the effects of TAE/TACE alone on survival remain unclear; however, TAE/TACE are reported to provide a decrease of 50–90% in the symptoms caused by hormonal hypersecretion, with a prolonged effect of 6–53 months, and a time to progression of 10–19 months [2]. The reported 5-year survival rate of patients treated with TAE/TACE ranges widely from 0 to 80%, because the conditions, such as the range of tumor spread, timing of the TAE/TACE during multidisciplinary treatment, and other treatments subsequently performed after TAE/TACE, differ among the reports [2].

In TAE, histoacryl, in conjugation with lipiodol, forms particles with or without lipiodol, poly(vinyl alcohol) foam, and microspheres using glass or resin, which are used as embolic agents [2]. Several chemotherapeutic drugs, such as doxorubicin, streptozocin, dacarbazine, adriamycin, cisplatin, and mitomycin C, are used in conjugation with lipiodol during TACE [2,7]. A recent trend in transarterial techniques is radioembolization using a

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

(b)



Figure 129.1 Staining of hepatic metastases during angiography. Results of tumor staining during angiography from the right hepatic artery (a) and the left hepatic artery (b) in patients with VIPoma. Arrows indicate tumor staining. *Source:* Parts (a) and (b) provided by Dr Tetsuhide Ito, Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Science, Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Kyushu University.

radioconjugated somatostatin analog. Radioembolization using [⁹⁰Y]lanreotide provides a radiologic response of 22.5–63% and median survival times of 22–70 months [7]. The regional concentration of chemotherapeutic drugs by TACE is reported to be 10–20 times higher than that by systemic chemotherapy; however, the additional effect of chemotherapeutic drugs on TAE alone remains unclear [2]. Repeat TAE/TACE would lead to the disruption of the arterial endothelium and then acceleration of the collateral formation, resulting in difficulties with further TAE/TACE.

Morbidity and mortality after TAE/TACE are reported to be 0-28% and 0-5.6%, respectively [2]. Complications in relation to TAE/TACE include hepatic abscess, hepatic dysfunction (sometimes hepatic failure arising from infarction), pleural effusion, and gastric ulcer. Many patients experience post-TAE/TACE syndrome symptoms, including transient fever elevation, leukocytosis, and increase in hepatic enzymes, most of which are improved within a few days after TAE/TACE. Regional chronic infection in the biliary tree is a risk factor for hepatic abscess after TAE/TACE because the biliary system has a blood supply exclusively from a hepatic artery, and TAE/TACE would lead to biliary ischemia. Therefore, this technique should be avoided in patients who have a history of biliary intervention, including those after pancreatoduodenectomy or endoscopic sphincterotomy. In addition, patients who have portal neoplastic thrombus or hepatic ascites are also contraindications for TAE/TACE because of the high risk of post-TAE/TACE hepatic failure.

RFA

RFA can be performed during open surgery and also laparoscopic operation, or by computed tomography or ultrasound-guided percutaneous techniques. One report [8] demonstrated that RFA alone for hepatic metastases from well-differentiated PanNET can provide a favorable prognosis comparable to that with hepatic resection; however, the indicated cases were limited to patients who had a relatively small size and small number of metastatic lesions. At present, RFA is being performed for persistent viable lesions as an adjuvant therapy during or after hepatic resection, or after TAE/TACE [3-7] (Fig. 129.2). Adverse events related to RFA include pneumothorax, hepatic abscess, perforation of the gastrointestinal tract, and skin burn; however, major and fatal complications are rarely observed [7]. RFA for patients who have a history of biliary intervention should be avoided for the same reason as mentioned for TAE/ TACE, where there is a risk of fatal hepatic abscess.

Use of RFA for primary PanNET has recently been reported. An Italian group [9] described their experience with 10 patients, seven patients having their tumor in the proximal part of the pancreas and three in the distal part of the pancreas, with a mean tumor diameter of 16 mm (range, 9–29 mm). All the lesions were completely ablated by the percutaneous route in seven cases, under laparotomy in two cases, and under laparoscopy in one case. Mild pancreatitis occurred in three patients, all of whom were cured within 2 days. No recurrence was observed during the median surveillance period of

(a)

(b)



Figure 129.2 Surgical debulking using radiofrequency ablation for hepatic metastases from pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. (a) Radiofrequency ablation using a tip device (arrow). (b) Completion of the debulking operation. Arrows indicate the trace of the tip device for radiofrequency ablation. The patients are the same as those in Fig. 129.1.

30 months (range, 12–60 months). Although this intervention can be applicable for relatively small-sized primary PanNET in patients who are in generally poor condition, further investigations using a larger study population and with long-term surveillance are needed to determine the adequacy of this procedure.

References

- 1 Klimstra DS, Komminoth P, Arnold R et al. Neuroendocrine neoplasms of the pancreas. In: World Health Organization Classification of Tumors, Pathology and Genetics of Tumors of the Digestive System. Lyon: IARC Press, 2010: 322–326.
- **2** Vogl TJ, Naguib NN, Zangos S et al. Liver metastases of neuroendocrine carcinomas: interventional treatment via transarterial embolization, chemoembolization and thermal ablation. Eur J Radiol 2009;72:517–528.
- 3 Steinmüller T, Kianmanesh R, Falconi M et al. Consensus guidelines for the management of patients with liver metastases from digestive (neuro)endocrine tumors: foregut, midgut, hindgut, and unknown primary. Neuroendocrinology 2008;87:47–62.
- **4** Kulke MH, Anthony LB, Bushnell DL et al. NANETS treatment guidelines: well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors of the stomach and pancreas. Pancreas 2010;39:735–752.
- 5 Falconi M, Bartsch DK, Eriksson B et al. ENETS consensus guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms of the

digestive system: well-differentiated pancreatic nonfunctioning tumors. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95:120–134.

- 6 National Comprehensive Cancer Network. NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. Neuroendocrine Tumors, Version 1. Fort Washington, PA: National Comprehensive Cancer Network, 2015. Available at: http://www.nccn.org. Accessed September 5, 2017.
- 7 Kennedy A, Bester L, Salem R et al. Role of hepatic intra-arterial therapies in metastatic neuroendocrine tumours (NET): guidelines from the NET-Liver-Metastases Consensus Conference. HPB (Oxford) 2015;17:29–37.
- **8** Mazzaglia PJ, Berber E, Milas M et al. Laparoscopic radiofrequency ablation of neuroendocrine liver metastases: a 10-year experience evaluating predictors of survival. Surgery 2007;142:10–19.
- **9** Rossi S, Viera FT, Ghittoni G et al. Radiofrequency ablation of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a pilot study of feasibility, efficacy, and safety. Pancreas 2014;43:938–945.

(a)

Surgical Management of Endocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

130

Surgical Treatment of Endocrine Tumors: Enucleation

Henning Dralle¹, Phuong Nguyen Thanh², and Andreas Machens³

¹ Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, Section of Endocrine Surgery, University Hospital Essen, Essen, Germany

² Department of General, Visceral and Oncological Surgery, Klinikum St. Georg, Leipzig, Germany

³ Department of Visceral, Vascular and Endocrine Surgery, Medical Faculty, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Halle (Saale), Germany

Introduction

The history of pancreatic surgery is closely connected to pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET), namely surgery for malignant and benign insulinoma [1,2]. Although not evidence based at the time, enucleation used to be preferred over resection because the endocrine tumor was almost always cured and the patient developed few and mostly minor surgical complications [3]. Some 90 years of surgical experience with small, clinically benign PanNET later, the important role of enucleation is still uncontroversial. However, the growing number of pancreatic incidentaloma, unearthed by advanced imaging techniques [4-10], has multiplied the challenge of managing these tumors appropriately. Risk stratification, using proliferation markers such as frequency of mitosis and the Ki-67 index in the tumor [11–14], informs clinical treatment plans such that the therapy selected is commensurate with the risk profile of the tumor at hand. Interventions range from expectant observation in the absence of hormone excess to enucleation, and ultimately to pancreatic resection.

Observation Versus Surgery for Small Sporadic, Benign-Appearing, Nonfunctioning Pancreatic Neuroendocrine Tumors

Incidental small, nonfunctioning PanNET feature less aggressive growth patterns on histopathology compared with symptomatic PanNET [15]. Primary tumor size, reflecting a biological continuum, positively correlates with tumor grade [16], Ki-67 index [17], and the presence of lymph node and distant metastases [17–19]. The smallest tumors with lymph node metastases measured 12-19mm in greatest dimension [17,18]. For PanNET smaller than 2 cm, disease-related mortality in most studies was close to zero [17,19-21]. Without surgical intervention, 13% [20] and 16% [17] of these sporadic nonfunctioning PanNET enlarged by more than 20%, yielding an estimated tumor growth of 0.12 mm per year [20]. In carefully selected groups of patients with nonfunctioning PanNET who were managed without surgery, no disease progression was seen after 18 [20], 45 [21], and even 283 months [17]. Provided that there is no clinical evidence of metastases and tumor growth, sporadic, incidentally detected nonfunctioning PanNET smaller than 15mm are good candidates for expectant observation.

Preoperative Imaging and Assessment of Proliferative Tumor Activity

In patients with small PanNET, preoperative imaging using endoscopic ultrasonography [22–25], cross-sectional (computed tomography [CT]; magnetic resonance imaging [MRI]) or functional (octreoscar; [¹⁸F]fluoro-2deoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography [FDG-PET]/CT) imaging [26–30] informs the approach to the surgical target (laparoscopic versus conventional open surgery) and the method of tumor clearance (enucleation versus pancreatic resection). Unlike nonfunctioning PanNET, some functioning tumors, specifically very

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Small nonfunctioning PanNET 1-2 cm, or insulinomas up to 2 cm in greatest dimension and

- benign appearing and low grade, based on standard and functional imaging, and, if performed, Ki-67 immunocytology
- without suspicious lymph node enlargement or distant metastases
- without wide and deep involvement of the pancreas
- without attachment to the main pancreatic duct on intraoperative ultrasonography.

Enucleation can be performed as a standalone procedure, or in combination with pancreatic resection for multiple MEN1-associated PanNET.

For PanNET located in the posterior head of the pancreas, both enucleation and head dorsal pancreatectomy may be considered.

Pancreatic gastrinomas should be treated preferentially by standard pancreatic resection irrespective of size because as many as 80–90% may be malignant and node-positive.

small insulinomas, may evade standard imaging. In this scenario, selective arterial stimulation is indicated to narrow down the location of the hormone-producing pancreatic tumor [31]. Small tumors residing in the anterior pancreatic head and the pancreatic body and tail usually qualify for enucleation unless they are situated deep down inside the pancreas and involve the main pancreatic duct (Table 130.1; Figs 130.1, 130.2, and 130.3). Conversely, deep-seated pancreatic tumors and tumors adherent to, or invading, the main pancreatic duct (Figs 130.1 and 130.3) necessitate pancreatic resection, with partial or complete resection of the pancreatic head, body, or tail depending on the situation. Preoperative imaging, whatever technique is being used, cannot exclude tumor involvement of the main pancreatic duct. It is crucial in this setting that intraoperative ultrasonography be used to identify the pancreatic duct and to rule out multifocal lesions before deciding on whether to embark on enucleation or pancreatic resection [32].

Preoperative risk stratification is performed by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration cytology to establish the diagnosis and allow tumor grading, supported by Ki-67 immunocytology to determine the proliferative tumor activity [32–35]. To make that determination correctly, the cytopathologist must be sufficiently experienced and cognizant of the methodologic limitations [33]. There is also a paucity of data about the prognostic significance of preoperative grading and Ki-67 immunocytology for small pancreatic tumors so that the benefits of enucleation versus pancreatic resection based on these findings remain unclear.



(b)



Figure 130.1 Adherence of a pancreatic body insulinoma (asterisk) to the main pancreatic duct (arrow) (a) that was laparoscopically resected, instead of enucleated, because of this fact (b).

Surgical Technique of Enucleation

Enucleation is the surgical technique of choice for small, benign-appearing or low-grade functioning and nonfunctioning PanNET without clinical evidence of metastases or involvement of the main pancreatic duct [36–46]. Unless the tumor is situated in the posterior part of the pancreatic head [47], enucleation of tumors from the head, body, and tail of the pancreas is technically feasible. The key advantage of enucleation is reduced surgical trauma, with better postoperative endocrine and exocrine pancreatic function. Major disadvantages include the considerable risk of pancreatic fistula and the fairly low risk of late recurrence and metastases if pancreatic tumors should turn out to be malignant and no lymph node dissection was carried out at the time.

Enucleation of the PanNET is performed after ultrasonographic evidence that the main pancreatic duct is





Figure 130.2 Enucleation of a multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1)-associated insulinoma (encircled) in the uncinate process of the pancreas enucleated via open relaparotomy. (a) Preoperative [¹⁸F]DOPA PET/CT; (b) intraoperative ultrasonography; (c) intraoperative view showing tumor enucleation; (d) surgical specimen.

clear. Particular care must be taken to dissect the pancreatic parenchyma around the tumor capsule meticulously, without opening it or resecting adjacent pancreatic tissue (Figs 130.2 and 130.3). Great emphasis is laid on closing small pancreatic ducts and vessels using fine sutures or clips. Upon confirmation that the surgical margins of the enucleated tumor specimen are clear on frozen section, the pancreatic capsule is closed using atraumatic absorbable single or running 5-0 or 6-0 sutures. Surgical drains are routinely placed and subsequently removed depending on the amount of, and the enzyme concentrations in, the fluid drained. When the main pancreatic duct has been inadvertently opened, it may be safer not to attempt to over-sew the leak but to convert the planned enucleation into a segmental (pancreatic body) or distal (pancreatic tail) resection or fashion a Roux-en-Y jejunal loop onto the pancreatic defect to drain the leak [46].

Short- and Long-Term Outcomes After Enucleation

In a recent systematic review and meta-analysis of enucleation versus standard pancreatic resection for small, mainly (69%) neuroendocrine tumors [48], enucleation was performed laparoscopically in 9% of operations.

Enucleation was superior to standard pancreatic resection, leading to shorter operations (P < 0.001) with fewer blood loss incidents (P < 0.001), inferior regarding the overall fistula rate (33 versus 20%) and comparable in the length of hospitalization, postoperative mortality, and the percentage of reoperation. Grade B/C fistula, as defined by the International Study Group [49], was slightly less frequent after enucleation than after standard pancreatic resection (44 versus 50%). Major contributors to postoperative pancreatic fistula included deep enucleations [38] and enucleation of PanNET from the head and uncinate process of the pancreas [36,37], but not surgical (laparoscopic versus open) approach [38].

With respect to long-term oncologic outcome, enucleation was not inferior to standard pancreatic resection when the tumor was low grade, surgical margins were clear on definitive histopathology, and locoregional or distant metastases were absent [48,50,51].

After enucleation of <2 cm nonfunctioning PanNET, late recurrences and metastases were found in 8% of patients [52]. The need to dissect regional lymph nodes in addition to clearing these tumors from the pancreas has sparked a lot of debate [53-59] because lymph node metastasis may have a negative prognostic impact on survival [53-57]. Lymph node metastases can be present in up to 25% of patients with nonfunctioning

(a)

B T.5.0

(b)

(d)





(e)







(g)



Figure 130.3 Combined pancreatic tail enucleation and central pancreatectomy for multiple MEN1-associated nonfunctioning neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors. (a) Preoperative [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-NOC (DOTA-Nal-octreotide) PET/CT showing a PanNET in the body of the pancreas adjoining the posterior pancreatic vascular axis; (b) intraoperative view picturing a PanNET at the body (asterisk) and another PanNET at the tail of the pancreas (arrow); (c) intraoperative ultrasonography revealing close proximity of the 25 mm pancreatic body PanNET (asterisk) to the mesenterico-portal vein and the main pancreatic duct (arrow); (d) intraoperative ultrasonography delineating the 6 mm PanNET in the pancreatic tail (arrow); (e) intraoperative situs of the pancreatic tail after enucleation (arrow); (f) intraoperative view of the closed pancreatic defect (arrow); (g) Intraoperative situs after central pancreatectomy; (h) intraoperative view of the pancreas reconstructed by pancreatogastrostomy (arrow).

PanNET no larger than 2 cm [53-55]. Preoperative identification of involved lymph nodes continues to be challenging [58], and concomitant lymph node dissection can drive up surgical morbidity. Balancing the benefits against the risks, it becomes immediately apparent that the recommendation for or against lymph node dissection must be individualized considering the circumstances of the case. There is evidence to suggest that patients with small non-grade 1 grade tumors and clinically suspicious lymph nodes [56] benefit more from standard pancreatic resection and lymph node dissection than from enucleation alone. Otherwise, enucleation, preserving more pancreatic parenchyma, caused fewer endocrine (1 versus 11%) and exocrine (0 versus 25%) pancreatic failures than standard pancreatic resection [48].

References

- 1 Wilder RM, Allan FN, Power MH, Robertson HE. Carcinoma of the islands of the pancreas; hyperinsulinism and hypoglycemia. JAMA 1927;89:348–355.
- 2 Howland G, Campell WR, Maltby EJ, Robinson WL. Dysinsulinism, convulsions and coma due to islet cell tumor of the pancreas, with operation and cure. JAMA 1929;93:674–679.
- **3** Krauss H. Chirurgische Bedeutung des Pankreasadenoms. Arch Klin Chir 1936;186:38–39.
- **4** Ito T, Igarashi H, Nakamura K et al. Epidemiological trends of pancreatic and gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors in Japan: a nationwide survey analysis. J Gastroenterol 2015;50:58–64.
- 5 Kuo JH, Lee JA, Chabot JA. Nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Surg Clin N Am 2014;94:689–708.
- 6 Fraenkel M, Faggiano A, de Herder WW, Valk GD. Incidence of gastroenterpancreatic neuroendocrine tumours: a systematic review of the literature. Endocr Relat Cancer 2014;21: R153–R163.
- 7 Scherübl H, Streller B, Stabenow R et al. Clinically detected gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors are on the rise: epidemiological changes in Germany. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:9012–9019.
- 8 Kuo EJ, Salem RR. Population-level analysis of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors 2 cm or less in size. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:2815–2821.
- **9** Zarate X, Williams N, Herrera MF. Pancreatic incidentalomas. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012;26:97–103.
- 10 Franko J, Feng W, Yip L, Genovese E, Moser AJ. Non-functional neuroendocrine carcinoma of the

Outcome After Laparoscopic Enucleation

The technical feasibility of laparoscopic enucleation of PanNET, alone or in conjunction with lymph node dissection, is widely recognized [60–66]. Prospective randomized controlled trials comparing laparoscopic with open enucleation have not been performed [60]. Retrospective studies hint at a higher risk of pancreatic fistula after laparoscopic enucleation than laparoscopic resection [64]. Enucleations of tumors from the pancreatic head are associated with more pancreatic leaks than left-sided enucleations [63], regardless of whether laparoscopic or conventional open enucleation has been carried out [65]. There is a dire need for more research to clarify the long-term oncologic and functional outcome after laparoscopic enucleation.

pancreas: incidence, tumor biology, and outcomes in 2,158 patients. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:541–548.

- 11 Reid MD, Bagci P, Ohike N et al. Calculation of the Ki67 index in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a comparative analysis of four counting methodologies. Mod Pathol 2015;28:686–694.
- 12 Basturk O, Yang Z, Tang LH et al. The high-grade (WHO G3) pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor category is morphologically and biologically heterogeneous and includes both well differentiated and poorly differentiated neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:683–690.
- 13 Miller HC, Drymousis P, Flora R, Goldin R, Spalding D, Frilling A. Role of Ki-67 proliferation index in the assessment of patients with neuroendocrine neoplasias regarding the stage of disease. World J Surg 2014;38:1353–1361.
- 14 Khan MS, Luong TV, Watkins J, Toumpanakis C, Caplin ME, Meyer T. A comparison of Ki67 and mitotic count as prognostic markers for metastatic pancreatic and midgut neuroendocrine neoplasms. Br J Cancer 2013;108:1838–1845.
- 15 Birnbaum DJ, Gaujoux S, Cherif R et al. Sporadic nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: prognostic significance of incidental diagnosis. Surgery 2014;155:13–21.
- 16 Jung JG, Lee KT, Woo S et al. Behavior of small, asymptomatic, nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (NF-PNETs). Medicine 2015; 94e983.
- 17 Kishi Y, Shimada K, Nara S, Esaki M, Hiraoka N, Kosuge T. Basing treatment strategy for non-functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors on tumor size. Ann Surg Oncol 2014;21:2882–2888.

- 18 Kim MJ, Choi DW, Choi SH et al. Surgical strategies for non-functioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Br J Surg 2012;99:1562–1568.
- 19 Bettini R, Partelli S, Boninsegna L et al. Tumor size correlates with malignancy in nonfunctioning pancreatic endocrine tumor. Surgery 2011;150:75–82.
- **20** Gaujoux S, Partelli S, Maire F et al. Observational study of natural history of small sporadic nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2013;98:4784–4789.
- **21** Lee LC, Grant CS, Salomao DR et al. Small, nonfunctioning, asymptomatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNETs): role for nonoperative management. Surgery 2012;152:965–974.
- 22 Kartalis N, Mucelli RMP, Sundin A. Recent developments in imaging of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Ann Gastroenterol 2015;28:193–202.
- 23 James PD, Tsolakis AV, Zhang M et al. Incremental benefit of preoperative EUS for the detection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a meta-analysis. Gastrointest Endosc 2015;81:848–856.
- 24 van Asselt SJ, Brouwers AH, van Dullemen HM et al. EUS is superior for detection of pancreatic lesions compared with standard imaging in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Gastrointest Endosc 2015;8:159–167.
- 25 Puli SR, Kalva N, Bechtold ML et al. Diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a systematic review and meta-analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:3678–3684.
- 26 Utsumi M, Umeda Y, Takagi K et al. Correlation of computed tomography imaging features and pathological features of 41 patients with pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Hepatogastroenterology 2015;62:441–446.
- 27 Takumi K, Fukukura Y, Higashi M et al. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: correlation between the contrast-enhanced computed tomography features and the pathological tumor grade. Eur J Radiol 2015;84:1436–1443.
- **28** Rha SE, Jung SE, Lee KH, Ku YM, Byun JY, Lee JM. CT and MR imaging findings of endocrine tumor of the pancreas according to WHO classification. Eur J Radiol 2007;62:371–377.
- **29** Squires MH III, Volkan Adsay N, Schuster DM et al. Octreoscan versus FDG-PET for neuroendocrine tumor staging: a biological approach. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22:2295–2301.
- 30 Tomimaru Y, Eguchi H, Tatsumi M et al. Clinical utility of 2-[¹⁸F]fluoro-2-deoxy-d-glucose positron emission tomography in predicting World Health Organization grade in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Surgery 2015;157:269–276.

- **31** Thompson SM, Vella A, Service FJ, Grant CS, Thompson GB, Andrews JC. Impact of variant pancreatic arterial anatomy and overlap in regional perfusion on the interpretation of selective arterial calcium stimulation with hepatic venous sampling for preoperative localization of occult insulinoma. Surgery 2015;158:162–172.
- **32** Sugimoto M, Takagi T, Hikichi T et al. Efficacy of endoscopic ultrasonography-guided fine needle aspiration for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor grading. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21:8118–8124.
- **33** Moyana TN, Kendal WS, Chatterjee A et al. Role of fine-needle aspiration in the surgical management of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: utility and limitations in light of the new World Health Organization classification. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2014;138:896–902.
- 34 Farrell JM, Pang JC, Kim GE, Tabatabai ZL. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: accurate grading with Ki-67 index on fine-needle aspiration specimens using the WHO 2010/ENETS criteria. Cancer 2014;122:770–778.
- **35** Hooper K, Mukhtar F, Li S, Eltoum IA. Diagnostic error assessment and associated harm of endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration of neuroendocrine neoplasms of the pancreas. Cancer Cytopathol 2013;121:653–660.
- 36 Song KB, Kim SC, Hwang DW et al. Enucleation for benign or low-grade malignant lesions of the pancreas: single-center experience with 65 consecutive patients. Surgery 2015;158:1203–1210.
- 37 Faitot F, Gaujoux S, Barbier L et al. Reappraisal of pancreatic enucleations: a single-center experience of 126 procedures. Surgery 2015;158:201–210.
- 38 Heeger K, Falconi M, Partelli S et al. Increased rate of clinically relevant pancreatic fistula after deep enucleation of small pancreatic tumors. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2014;399:315–321.
- 39 Beger HG, Poch B, Vasilescu C. Benign cystic neoplasm and endocrine tumours of the pancreas – when and how to operate – an overview. Int J Surg 2014;12:606–614.
- **40** Cherif R, Gaujoux S, Couvelard A et al. Parenchymasparing resections for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:2045–2055.
- **41** Hackert T, Hinz U, Fritz S et al. Enucleation in pancreatic surgery: indications, technique, and outcome compared to standard pancreatic resections. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2011;396:1197–1203.
- 42 Casadei R, Ricci C, Rega D et al. Pancreatic endocrine tumors less than 4 cm in diameter: resect or enucleate? A single-center experience. Pancreas 2010;39:825–828.
- **43** Crippa S, Boninsegna L, Partelli S, Falconi M. Parenchyma-sparing resections for pancreatic

neoplasms. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2010;17:782–787.

- **44** Pitt SC, Pitt HA, Baker MS et al. Small pancreatic and periampullary neuroendocrine tumors: resect or enucleate? J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13:1692–1698.
- 45 Crippa S, Bassi C, Salvia R, Falconi M, Butturini G, Pederzoli P. Enucleation of pancreatic neoplasms. Br J Surg 2007;94:1254–1259.
- 46 Dralle H, Krohn SL, Karges W, Boehm BO, Brauckhoff M, Gimm O. Surgery of resectable nonfunctioning neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors. World J Surg 2004;28:1248–1260.
- 47 Iacono C, Ruzzenente A, Conci S, Xillo L, Guglielmi A. Head dorsal pancreatectomy: an alternative to the pancreaticoduodenectomy for not enucleable benign or low-grade malignant lesions. Pancreatology 2014;14:419–424.
- 48 Chua TC, Yang TX, Gill AJ, Samara JS. Systematic review and meta-analysis of enucleation versus standardized resection for small pancreatic lesions. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23:592–599.
- **49** Bassi C, Dervenis C, Butturini G, Fingerhut A, Yeo C, Izbicki J. Postoperative pancreatic fistula: an international study group (ISGPF) definition. Surgery 2005;138:8–12.
- 50 Gratian L, Pura J, Dinan M, Roman S, Reed S, Sosa JA. Impact of extent of surgery on survival in patients with small nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors in the United States. Ann Surg Oncol 2014;21:3515–3521.
- 51 Bilimoria KY, Talamonti MS, Tomlinson JS et al. Prognostic score predicting survival after resection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Ann Surg 2008;247:490–500.
- 52 Haynes AB, Deshpande V, Ingkakul T et al. Implications of incidentally discovered, nonfunctioning pancreatic endocrine tumors: short-term and longterm patient outcomes. Arch Surg 2011;146:534–538.
- 53 Curran T, Pockaj BA, Gray RJ, Halfdanarson TR, Wasif N. Importance of lymph node involvement in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: impact on survival and implications for surgical resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:152–160.
- 54 Hashim YM, Trinkaus KM, Linehan DC et al. Regional lymphadenectomy is indicated in the surgical treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNETs). Ann Surg 2014;259:197–203.
- 55 Toste PA, Kadera BE, Tatishchev SF et al. Nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors

<2 cm on preoperative imaging are associated with a low incidence of nodal metastasis and an excellent overall survival. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17:2105–2113.

- 56 Partelli S, Gaujoux S, Boninsegna L et al. Pattern and clinical predictors of lymph node involvement in nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (NF-PanNETs). JAMA Surg 2013;148:932–939.
- 57 Krampitz GW, Norton JA, Poultsides GA, Visser BC, Sun L, Jensen RT. Lymph nodes and survival in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (pNET). Arch Surg 2012;147:820–827.
- 58 Parekh JR, Wang SC, Bergsland EK et al. Lymph node sampling rates and predictors of nodal metastasis in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor resections. Pancreas 2012;41:840–844.
- 59 Falconi M, Mantovani W, Crippa S, Mascetta G, Salvia R, Pederzoli P. Pancreatic insufficiency after different resections for benign tumors. Br J Surg 2008;95:85–91.
- **60** Drymousis P, Raptis DA, Spalding D et al. Laparoscopic versus open pancreas resection for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours: a systematic review and meta-analysis. HPB (Oxford) 2014;16:397–406.
- **61** Al-Kurd A, Chapchay K, Grozinsky-Glasberg S, Mazeh H. Laparoscopic resection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20:4908–4916.
- 62 Haugvik SP, Marangos IP, Rosok BI et al. Long-term outcome of laparoscopic surgery for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. World J Surg 2013;37:582–590.
- 63 Costi R, Randone B, Mal F, Basato S, Levard H, Gayet B. A critical appraisal of laparoscopic pancreatic enucleations: right-sided procedures (pancreatic head, uncus) are not mini-invasive surgery. Surg Laparosc Endosc Percutan Tech 2013;23:524–531.
- 64 Fernandez-Cruz L, Molina V, Vallejos R, Chavarria EJ, Lopez-Boado MA, Ferrer J. Outcome after laparoscopic enucleation for non-functional neuroendocrine pancreatic tumours. HPB (Oxford) 2012;14:171–176.
- 65 Hu M, Zhao G, Luo Y, Liu R. Laparoscopic versus open treatment for benign pancreatic insulinomas: an analysis of 89 cases. Surg Endosc 2011;25:3831–3837.
- **66** Fernandez-Cruz, Blanco L, Cosa R, Redon H. Is laparoscopic resection adequate in patients with neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors? World J Surg 2008;32:904–917.

Local Treatment of Endocrine Tumors: Duodenum-Preserving Partial or Total Pancreatic Head Resection and Pancreatic Middle-Segment Resection

Hans G. Beger¹ and Wataru Kimura²

¹ c/o University of Ulm, Ulm, Germany

² First Department of Surgery, Faculty of Medicine, Yamagata University, Yamagata, Japan

Background

Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNETs) are increasingly more frequent, accounting for 10% of all benign tumorous lesions of the pancreas and 2% of all pancreatic neoplasms [1]. Hormonally active and inactive PanNETs develop from the islet cell parenchymal compartment, which constitutes 2-10% of the pancreatic tissue. owing to the systematic use of sensitive imaging modalities, the incidence of nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine adenomas has increased more than twofold in the last 16 years and of small nonfunctional PanNETs (<2 cm) more than sevenfold [2]. The natural history of asymptomatic nonfunctioning adenomas of <2 cm is poorly understood. In contrast to most hormonally active PanNETs, functionally inactive endocrine tumors produce signs only late in the clinical course, which are mostly unspecific. In addition to well-established radiologic and endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) investigations, the measurement of specific hormones in the peripheral blood, somatostatin-receptor scintigraphy, and positron emission tomography (PET) are diagnostic measures that establish in most patients the diagnosis, type, and location of the tumor. Multifocality of PanNETs is well known, particularly in hereditary syndromes, including multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) and von Hippel–Lindau syndrome. Neoplasms of ≤5 mm have been defined as microadenomas. These are mostly nonfunctioning, rarely grow, and are reported in autopsy studies in up to 10% of cases [3]. Two major staging systems have been proposed. In 2006, the European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS) developed a tumor-node-metastasis (TNM) classification [4]. In 2010, the American Joint Commission on Cancer (AJCC) introduced a new classification of endocrine pancreatic

tumors with adapted criteria from the staging of exocrine pancreatic adenocarcinoma [5]. Low-risk neuroendocrine carcinomas (NECs) are classified as T1N0, tumor grade 1/2, mitotic rate <20, and Ki-67 > 5% [3–5].

Surveillance or Treatment of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas?

Neuroendocrine neoplasms of the pancreas are a heterogeneous entity and display an unpredictable biological behavior [6]. The progress in diagnostic accuracy of small neoplastic lesions of the pancreas has led to a challenging setting of whether to observe or to operate. All gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors are considered to be potentially malignant [7,8]. Only surgical treatment of benign PanNETs and low-risk NECs offers the chance of a cure. Up to 70% of all PanNETs are insulinomas, which most frequently display functional activity. Insulinomas are benign in approximately 90% of cases, independently of the symptoms. Functionally inactive adenomas account for 30-50% of all PanNETs, usually detected late in the clinical course. The risk evaluation focuses on signs of proliferative activities of the lesion. A mitotic count <2, 2-20, >20, Ki-67 index <2, 3-20, >20%, tumor growth, presence of enlarged lymph nodes, and distant metastases are established criteria of malignant transformation [7,8]. Lymph node metastases have been observed in up to 25% of patients with nonfunctioning PanNETs with a tumor diameter of <2 cm [9]. Tumor growth in small, nonfunctioning PanNETs was measured as 0.12 mm/year [10]. Long-term observation of patients with nonfunctioning PanNETs exhibited no disease progression after 45 and 283 months [9,10].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

990 Chapter 131

After a median follow-up of 34 months, the mean tumor growth of small, sporadic, nonfunctioning PanNETs has been estimated to be 0.01 mm/year [9]. Nonfunctional PanNETs of <10 mm without clinical signs of tumor growth have a low risk of cancerous transformation; an annual monitoring protocol is recommended [11]. A risk–benefit analysis for surveillance or surgical management is recommended for each individual patient. For local advanced and metastatic NECs, an oncologic resection, balanced with cytoreductive and/or antihormonal medication and/or ablative treatment, is suggested.

Indication for Surgical Treatment of PanNETs

Approximately 50-60% of PanNETs are located in the pancreatic head and neck, being predominantly nonfunctional PanNETs [12], and 40% in the body and tail. Pathomorphologically, endocrine tumors of the pancreas occasionally demonstrate cystic changes, calcification, and intralesional bleeding. The most import criteria for surgical decision making are clinical symptoms, tumor size >2 cm, and a risk calculation for malignancy. A neoplasm of >2 cm, positive nodule status, and a grading of mitoses >20 and Ki-67 index >3% are considered criteria for surgical management [13] (Table 131.1). Of prognostic significance are local infiltration and a neoplasm size >4 cm. For nonfunctional PanNETs, irrespective of tumor size, the Japanese National Comprehensive Cancer Network Guidelines recommend surgical resection, including that of regional lymph nodes. Lymph node metastases have been observed in patients with PanNETs of a maximal size <20 mm [9,14,15]. However, PanNETs with tumor size <2 cm with a histologic grading of G3 and a Ki-67 index >20% have a high probability of developing a neuroendocrine cancer. Sporadic gastrinoma, glucagonoma, and VIPoma of the pancreas display malignancy in >60–80% of cases, irrespective of

tumor size. Approximately 10% of sporadic hormoneactive insulinomas are malignant. MEN1-associated insulinoma infrequently shows signs of malignancy.

Parenchyma-Sparing Local Resection of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreatic Head

A pancreatoduodenectomy (PD) of the Kausch-Whipple type is currently the surgical standard for neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreatic head. However, this multiorgan resection is associated with a considerable risk for early procedure-related complications and late outcome reduction of endocrine and exocrine pancreatic functions [16,17]. To maintain the quality of life of the patients, in recent years, local, parenchyma-sparing tumor extirpation techniques for benign neoplasm of the pancreas have been increasingly used. For small PanNETs up to a maximum diameter of 2 cm, a tumor enucleation is the favored option (see Chapter 130). However, deep enucleation of pancreatic head lesions is associated with increased morbidity regarding postoperative pancreatic fistula (POPF) grades B+C [18]. The limitations of enucleation of neuroendocrine neoplasms are a tumor size >3 cm, close proximity of the lesion to the pancreatic main ducts (PMD), and a high frequency of risk of POPF grades B + C [19].

Duodenum-Preserving Total or Partial Pancreatic Head Resection

For benign tumors of the pancreatic head, parenchymasparing, local head resections are increasingly applied to avoid a classical Kausch–Whipple resection. Duodenumpreserving total or subtotal pancreatic head resection have the potential for a local tumor extirpation associated with a low procedure-related postoperative morbidity

Table 131.1 Surveillance or local, parenchyma-sparing pancreatic resection of benign PanNETs and low-risk NECs.

Diagnosis	Symptoms	Treatment
PanNETs	Clinical symptomatic adenomas Functional adenomas Hormone-active tumors >2 cm Tumors with signs of growth and/or Ki-67 > 3% Small non-G1 adenomas <2 cm and enlarged lymph nodes Nonfunctioning adenomas <10–15 mm	Surgery Surgery Surgery Surgery Surgery Surveillance
MEN1 Gastrinoma Malignant adenoma	All adenomas >2 cm	Surgery Classical resection Oncologic resection including hepatic metastases
mangnant adenoma	Local auvaliceu stage ± metasiases	Oncologic resection menduling hepatic metastases

Sources: [4,7,14,15].

and preservation of the exocrine and endocrine pancreatic functions compared with the preoperative status [16]. The advantages of duodenum-preserving total head resection (DPPHR) are underlined by randomized clinical trials comparing duodenum-preserving local resection with PD in patients with inflammatory head tumor (see Chapter 58). The size and location determine the application of a partial or total head resection. Of 431 patients who underwent a local tumor resection applying a DPPHR, 11% suffered a PanNET [17] (Table 131.2). The mean tumor size was 3.1 cm. In a subtotal pancreatichead resection for tumors located in the pancreatic head but remote from the duodenal wall and the intrapancreatic CBD, a careful dissection of the pancreatic tissue from the portal vein is surgically demanding (Fig. 131.1a). When a PanNET is located in the uncinate process, a partial pancreatic-head resection resecting the anatomical uncinate process is recommended, using a jejunal loop for reconstruction (Fig. 131.1b). The surgical technique of total head resection with dissection of the pancreatic tissue from the peripapillary duodenum and preservation of nutritive arterial arcades is well established (Figs 131.2 and 131.3). Dissection of regional lymph nodes is standardized and readily executable. The low frequency of surgery-related complications of 12% and a POPF grades B+C rate of 13% compares favorably with the published figures for early postoperative morbidity after a PD. DPPHR was associated with a very low 90-day mortality of 0.5% [16] (Table 131.3). The major advantage of duodenum-preserving total and subtotal pancreatic head resection in the long-term outcome is the preservation of the exocrine and endocrine pancreatic functions. Long-term measurements showed an almost complete preservation of the exocrine and endocrine pancreatic functions after DPPHR for neoplastic tumors. Recurrence after DPPHR was low.

Pancreatic Middle-Segment Resection

Pancreatic middle-segment resection of 912 patients was applied to 31% of patients suffering a neuroendocrine tumor [20] (Table 131.2). The mean tumor size was 2.9 ± 0.98 cm. Pancreatic middle-segment resection is an alternative to a pancreatic left resection for benign lesions of the pancreas. Pancreatic left resection results in a significant reduction in insulin production, leading to a deficit in insulin secretion, and thus to new-onset diabetes mellitus

 Table 131.2
 Local surgical treatment of neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors and other neoplasms: frequency of extirpation procedures DPPHR and pancreatic middle segment resection (PMSR) for PanNETs.

Treatment	Patients	PanNETs	Cystic neoplasms	Others	Tumor size (cm)
Duodenum-preserving partial or total head resection	431 100%	10.8%	70%	20%	3.1 ± 0.75
Pancreatic middle-segment resection	912 100%	31%	63%	7%	2.9 ± 0.98

Source: Modified from Beger et al. [20].



Figure 131.1 (a) Partial, segmental pancreatic head resection for neuroendocrine tumor; (b) resection of the uncinate process for benign neuroendocrine tumor.



Figure 131.2 Total pancreatic head resection preserving the duodenum and intrapancreatic common bile duct.



Figure 131.3 Duodenum-preserving total pancreatic head resection for large PanNETs and low-risk NECs with segment resection of the peripapillary duodenum and the intrapancreatic common bile duct.

in 20-40% of cases and in 50% of the patients to a persistent exocrine insufficiency. The frequency of severe postoperative procedure-related complications was 16%. In 35% of cases, a fistula developed, of which 66% were of grades B+C and 5% displayed local hemorrhage, which required reoperation, involving reintervention and blood transfusion (Table 131.3). The crucial point of pancreatic middle-segment resection is surgical handling of the proximal pancreatic stump. Whereas the left pancreas is secured by a pancreaticojejunostomosis or an anastomosis with the stomach, the proximal pancreatic stump is mostly handled by a simple closure. The frequency of postoperative hemorrhage is caused by a surgical lesion of the splenic artery or vein during the resection process. After an extended middle-segment resection of a large pancreatic segment, the risk increases for a permanent endocrine and exocrine insufficiency in the long-term outcome.

Conclusion

Neuroendocrine neoplasms of the pancreas are an increasingly more frequent entity of benign pancreatic tumors. Surgical extirpation is the only treatment modality to cure the patients with symptomatic adenoma and tumors at risk for malignancy. Local, parenchymasparing tumor resection is associated with a low level of postoperative complications, very low hospital mortality, and preservation of pancreatic functions. Duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection for tumorous lesions in the pancreatic head and pancreatic middle-segment resection for body and tail tumors are recommended.

Acknowledgment

This work is supported by a grant-in-aid of the German Foundation Battle Against Pancreatic Cancer, Ulm, grant number 4/2013-16; c/o University of Ulm, Albert-Einstein-Allee 23, 89081 Ulm, Germany.

 Table 131.3
 Local surgical treatment of neuroendocrine and cystic neoplasms of the pancreas: frequency of surgery-related complications after DPPHR and PMSR.

		Postoperative morbidity (%)					
Treatment	Patients	Overall	Severe	Hemorrhage (%)	Fistula (%)	Hospital mortality (%)	Recurrence (%)
DPPHR-P/T	431	42	12	_	20	0.5 ^a	3
PMSR	912	48	16	5	35	0.8	4

^a90-day mortality.

Source: Modified from Beger et al. [20].

References

- 1 Halfdanarson TR, Rabe KG, Rubin J, Petersen GM. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNETs): incidence, prognosis and recent trend toward improved survival. Ann Oncol 2008;19(10):1727–1733.
- 2 Fitzgerald TL, Hickner ZJ, Schmitz M, Kort EJ. Changing incidence of pancreatic neoplasms: a 16-year review of statewide tumor registry. Pancreas 2008;37(2):134–138.
- **3** Kimura W, Kuroda A, Morioka Y. Clinical pathology of endocrine tumors of the pancreas. Dig Dis Sci, 1991;36(7):933–942.
- 4 Rindi G. The ENETS guidelines: the new TNM classification system. Tumori 2010;96(5):806–809.
- Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND, eds.
 World Health Organization Classification of Tumors, Pathology and Genetics of Tumors of the Digestive System, 4th edn. Lyon: IARC Press, 2010.
- **6** Reid MD, Balci S, Saka B et al. Neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas: current concept and controversies. Endocr Pathol 2014;25:65–79.
- 7 Ramage JK, Ahmed A, Ardill J et al. Guidelines for the management of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine (including carcinoid) tumours (NETs). Gut 2012;61(1):6–32.
- **8** Doi R. Determinants of surgical resection for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2015;22(8):610–617.
- 9 Partelli S, Gaujoux, S, Boninsegna L et al. Pattern and clinical predictors of lymph node involvement in nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (NF-PanNETs). JAMA Surg 2013;148:932–939.
- 10 Gaujoux S, Partelli S, Maire F et al. Observation study of natural history of small sporadic nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Clin Endocrin Metab 2013;98:4784–4789.

- 11 Lee LC, Grant CS, Salomao DR et al. Small, nonfunctioning asymptomatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNETs): role for nonoperative management. Surgery 2012;6:965–974.
- 12 Dralle H, Krohn S, Karges W et al. Surgery of resectable nonfunctioning neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors. World J Surg 2004;28:1248–1260.
- **13** Kishi Y, Shimada K, Nara S et al. Basing treatment strategy for non-functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors on tumor size. Ann Surg Oncol 2014;21:2882–2888.
- 14 Kunz P, Reidy-Lagunes D, Anthony LB et al. Consensus guidelines for the management and treatment of neuroendocrine tumors. Pancreas 2013;42:557–577.
- **15** Haugvik SP, Labori KJ, Edwin B et al. Surgical treatment of sporadic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a state of the art review. Sci World J, 2012;2012:357475.
- 16 Beger HG, Nakao A, Mayer B, Poch B. Duodenumpreserving total and partial pancreatic head resection for benign tumors—systematic review and metaanalysis. Pancreatology 2015;15(2):167–178.
- 17 Beger HG, Mayer B, Rau BM. Parenchyma-sparing, limited pancreatic head resection for benign tumors and low-risk periampullary cancer—a systematic review. J Gastrointest Surg 2016;20:206–217.
- 18 Heeger K, Falconi M, Partelli S et al. Increased rate of clinically relevant pancreatic fistula after deep enucleation of small pancreatic tumors. Langenbeck's Arch Surg 2014;399:315–321.
- 19 Chua TC, Yang TX, Gill AJ et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of enucleation versus standardized resection for small pancreatic lesions. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23:592–599.
- 20 Beger HG, Siech M, Poch B et al. Limited surgery for benign tumours of the pancreas: a systematic review. World J Surg 2015;39(6):1557–1566.

Surgical Treatment of Endocrine Tumors: Major Oncologic Resection

Henning Dralle¹, Phuong Nguyen Thanh², and Andreas Machens³

¹ Department of General, Visceral, and Transplantation Surgery, Section of Endocrine Surgery, University Hospital Essen, Essen, Germany

² Department of General, Visceral and Oncological Surgery, Klinikum St. Georg, Leipzig, Germany

³ Department of Visceral, Vascular and Endocrine Surgery, Medical Faculty, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Halle (Saale), Germany

Introduction

Over the past two decades, pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) in general, not just small tumors <2 cm in greatest dimension, have become more frequent at the population level worldwide [1–6]. Among large PanNET, 90% of tumors are nonfunctioning [2], and about 20% have spread to distant organs at the time of diagnosis [1]. Whereas patient age is by and large comparable in patients with small and large sporadic tumors, greater primary tumor size correlates positively with lymph node and distant metastases, lower histopathologic grading, and extrapancreatic extension [1,5–7]. Although resection of the primary tumor, even when metastases are present, may prolong survival, the considerable morbidity inherent in major pancreatic resection limits the net benefit of extended surgery for locally advanced and metastasized PanNET [8-10].

Clinical Workup of Advanced PanNET for Major Oncologic Resection

Unlike functional PanNET that present with signs and symptoms of hormone excess, such as insulinoma, gastrinoma, and the rare glucagonoma, vasoactive intestinal peptide-releasing tumor (VIPoma), or somatostatinoma, nonfunctioning PanNET rather manifest with symptoms caused by tumor expansion, invasion, or metastatic disease. Nonfunctioning PanNET often reside in the pancreatic head, mimicking pancreatic adenocarcinoma, and compress adjacent organs, giving rise to jaundice, abdominal pain, weight loss, nausea and vomiting, back pain, and occasionally pancreatitis [2]. About 10% of PanNET are inherited in the context of multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN 1), von Hippel–Lindau syndrome (VHL), neurofibromatosis type 1 (NF1), and the tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC). Patients with hereditary PanNET typically are younger than patients with sporadic PanNET, have multiple lesions scattered throughout the pancreas, and often yield a positive family history. MEN1-associated PanNET often comprises functioning and nonfunctioning tumors [11,12], necessitating more customized treatment plans than are required for solitary sporadic PanNET (Fig. 132.1) [13,14].

Diagnosis and extent of PanNET are established by cross-sectional (computed tomography [CT]; magnetic resonance imaging [MRI]) [15-17] and functional imaging (somatostatin receptor scintigraphy) in conjunction with [¹⁸F]fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET) [18,19] and percutaneous or endoscopic ultrasound (EUS)-guided biopsy [20-23]. Because treatment concepts for metastatic exocrine and endocrine cancers differ tremendously, biopsy of the primary tumor or its metastasis takes center stage in differentiating pancreatic adenocarcinoma from PanNET. Clinical staging and grading of the PanNET afford stratification of patients into prognostic subgroups and facilitate individualized treatment concepts [24-26]. Ki-67 immunocytology, using World Health Organization (WHO)-defined categories of 0-3% (grade 1), 3-20% (grade 2), and >20% (grade 3) [27], helps estimate the patient's risk of recurrence and survival [28-30]. For WHO grades 1, 2, and 3, 5-year overall survival has been estimated at 85, 78, and 9%, respectively [28]. With a Ki-67 score of <2%, the likelihood is remote that the cancer extends beyond the pancreas, invades great

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

132



Figure 132.1 Algorithm for clinical workup and surgical treatment of advanced PanNET.

vessels, is metastatic, or will recur [28]. Most studies support the notion that poor tumor differentiation, WHO grade 3, and distant metastases are closely connected to PanNET-specific mortality [28,31–35].

Surgical Approach to Locally Advanced Nonfunctioning PanNET Without Clinical Evidence of Distant Metastases

Based on preoperative imaging and intraoperative exploration, locally advanced nonfunctioning PanNET are defined as large tumors frequently invading

parapancreatic organs such as the stomach, spleen, colon, kidney, or adrenal gland, and/or great vessels, namely the mesentericoportal vein, superior mesenteric artery, or celiac trunk. Lymph node metastases may evade imaging [36,37], but if clinically apparent often herald systemic disease. Although lymph node metastasis is not a prognostic factor for survival in its own right [38], regional lymph node dissection has become an integral element of surgery for advanced disease reducing the risk of local recurrence.

Given the unavailability of equally effective nonsurgical treatment options, resection of a locally advanced nonfunctioning PanNET at institutions experienced in 996 Chapter 132

(a)



(b)





Figure 132.2 Neuroendocrine carcinoma of the pancreatic uncinate process invading the mesentericoportal vein. (a) Infrapancreatic clamping of the superior mesenteric vein; (b) dissection of the portal vein (PV) and hepatic artery (HA); (c) end-to-end anastomosis of the mesentericoportal vein (arrow).

pancreatic surgery is the method of choice [29,36,39]. Provided that clear surgical margins are achievable, resection of neighboring organs and great vessels seems worthwhile [36,39]. Resection of the mesentericoportal axis is almost always feasible (Fig. 132.2) and requires only rarely the use of an autologous vein, or prosthetic material for reconstruction [40-46]. Conversely, arterial resection and reconstruction (Figs 132.3, 132.4, and 132.5) is much more complex [47-51] and associated with incremental surgical morbidity and mortality [52,53]. The decision to embark on the resection of great arteries needs to be pondered carefully, jointly taking into account patient age and comorbidity, stage and grade of the PanNET, extent of invasion of the artery by the tumor (celiac/hepatic artery and/or superior mesenteric artery without or with invasion of the mesentericoportal vein), and the condition of the artery itself (presence or absence of arteriosclerosis). However, systematic clinical outcome studies after resection and

reconstruction of one, two, or more major vessels invaded by PanNET (Fig. 132.5) are unavailable because of the rarity of the condition [47,49]. In the absence of evidence-based information, best judgment should be exercised to determine, on a highly selective basis, whether to resect major arteries invaded by nonfunctioning locally advanced PanNET.

To clarify resectability, the greatest tumor extension outside the pancreas needs to be explored first. For invasion of the mesentericoportal axis below the pancreas, the infrapancreatic/infracolonic approach (Fig. 132.6) is a natural choice. When major branches of the superior mesenteric vein are invaded, complete resection of the tumor is unfeasible and should not be attempted. Major arteries invaded by tumor, such as the superior mesenteric or hepatic artery, are best resected toward the end of pancreatic surgery to allow immediate arterial reconstruction, keeping ischemia time to a minimum. Arterial reconstruction is accomplished directly, or with the use

(a)

(b) (c) (d)

Figure 132.3 Neuroendocrine carcinoma of the pancreatic head invading the hepatic artery. (a) Operative view of the invaded hepatic artery (arrow); (b)-(d) resection of the invaded hepatic artery segment and reconstruction by end-to-end anastomosis.



Figure 132.4 Neuroendocrine carcinoma of the pancreatic body invading the superior mesenteric artery: operative situs after resection and prosthetic reconstruction (arrow).



Figure 132.5 Neuroendocrine carcinoma of the pancreatic body encroaching onto pancreatic head and tail and invading the superior mesenteric artery, superior mesenteric vein and the hepatic artery: operative situs after total pancreatectomy, three-vessel resection, end-to-end-reconstruction of the superior mesenteric vein (thick arrow) and arterial reconstruction using a Y-shaped prosthesis connecting the hepatic (asterisk) and superior mesenteric (thin arrow) arteries with the aorta.



Figure 132.6 Infracolonic dissection of the superior mesenteric vein and its branches, fenestrating the transverse mesocolon to gain access to a locally advanced PanNET of the pancreatic head.

of autologous or prosthetic material. Resection of the splenic vein alone does not warrant reconstruction [54]. In one study, segmental portal hypertension was not associated with increased mortality or severe morbidity after surgery for advanced PanNET [55].

Locally Advanced Nonfunctioning PanNET with Clinical Evidence of Distant Metastases

Larger primary PanNET are often associated not only with invasion of adjacent organs and major vessels and more frequent lymph node metastasis, but also with liver metastases [7]. Extensive surgery for locally advanced PanNET with liver metastases, even though it may prolong survival, is controversial regardless of whether the metastases are resectable or not [56–63]. Clinically, PanNET present in more than 50% of patients with liver metastases as the only systemic manifestation, which are unresectable in 80% of patients [56].

For locally advanced PanNET without or with liver metastasis alone, or with liver metastasis as only one manifestation of systemic disease, there are no systematic outcome studies regarding the benefit of resection of the primary tumor so that the role of surgery remains to be defined for a wide range of clinical settings: symptomatic versus asymptomatic PanNET, with or without liver or other remote resectable or unresectable metastases; number and size of liver metastases; location of the primary tumor within the pancreas (head versus body or tail); and tumor grade and differentiation.

In light of the current literature, and subject to interdisciplinary consensus taking into account the circumstances of the case, it may be reasonable to suggest the following courses of action:

- For patients with *locally advanced PanNET with resectable liver metastases*, resection of the primary tumor should be considered, especially when the tumor is symptomatic. The issue of whether liver resection should take place in the same surgical session or whether a staged approach should rather be pursued depends on the extent of resection and the patient's condition [57,59,61]. A recent meta-analysis found that liver resection improved symptom relief and survival compared with nonsurgical therapy [63].
- Patients with *unresectable liver metastases of locally advanced PanNET* also may benefit from resection of the primary tumor. In a single-center study of 43 patients with PanNET and unresectable liver metastasis, the 5-year disease-specific survival was 82% in the operative group compared with 50% in the nonsurgical group (P=0.027). On multivariate analysis, not only removal of the primary tumor but also younger patient age, a lower Ki-67 index, and a liver tumor burden <25% were associated with better disease-specific survival [56].
- Patients with *locally advanced PanNET and liver metastases as only one manifestation of systemic disease* are candidates for surgery only in exceptional circumstances, even when the liver metastases should be resectable. In these highly selected patients, the limited clinical effects of resection need to be carefully balanced with the benefits of nonsurgical treatment options [39,64,65].

References

- Ito T, Igarashi H, Nakamura K et al. Epidemiological trends of pancreatic and gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors in Japan: a nationwide survey analysis. J Gastroenterol 2015;50:58–64.
- 2 Kuo JH, Lee JA, Chabot JA. Nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Surg Clin North Am 2014;94:689–708.
- **3** Fraenkel M, Kim M, Faggiano A, de Herder WW, Valk GD; Knowledge NETwork. Incidence of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumours: a systematic review of the literature. Endocr Relat Cancer 2014;21:R153–R163.
- 4 Scherübl H, Streller B, Stabenow R et al. Clinically detected gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine tumors

are on the rise: epidemiological changes in Germany. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:9012–9019.

- 5 Kuo EJ, Salem RR. Population-level analysis of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors 2 cm or less in size. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:2815–2821.
- 6 Franko J, Feng W, Yip L, Genovese E, Moser AJ. Non-functional neuroendocrine carcinoma of the pancreas: incidence, tumor biology, and outcomes in 2,158 patients. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:541–548.
- 7 Kishi Y, Shimada K, Nara S, Esaki M, Hiraoka N, Kosuge T. Basing treatment strategy for non-functional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors on tumor size. Ann Surg Oncol 2014;21:2882–2888.
- 8 Birnbaum DJ, Turrini O, Vigano L et al. Surgical management of advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: short-term and long-term results from an international multi-institutional study. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22:1000–1007.
- **9** Abu Hilal M, McPhail MJ, Zeidan BA, Jones CE, Johnson CD, Pearce NW. Aggressive multi-visceral pancreatic resections for locally advanced neuroendocrine tumours. Is it worth it? JOP 2009;10:276–279.
- 10 Teh SH, Deveney C, Sheppard BC. Aggressive pancreatic resection for primary pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor: is it justifiable? Am J Surg 2007;193:610–613.
- 11 Thakker RV, Newey PJ, Walls GV et al.; Endocrine Society. Clinical practice guidelines for multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1). J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012;97:2990–3011.
- 12 Triponez F, Dosseh D, Goudet P et al. Epidemiology data on 108 MEN 1 patients from the GTE with isolated nonfunctioning tumors of the pancreas. Ann Surg 2006;243:265–272.
- 13 Dralle H, Krohn SL, Karges W, Boehm BO, Brauckhoff M, Gimm O. Surgery of resectable nonfunctioning neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors. World J Surg 2004;28:1248–1260.
- 14 Dralle H. Hereditary neuroendocrine pancreatic tumors: surgery, but when and how extensive? Pancreatology 2004;4:434–435.
- 15 Utsumi M, Umeda Y, Takagi K et al. Correlation of computed tomography imaging features and pathological features of 41 patients with pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Hepatogastroenterology 2015;62:441–446.
- 16 Takumi K, Fukukura Y, Higashi M et al. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: correlation between the contrast-enhanced computed tomography features and the pathological tumor grade. Eur J Radiol 2015;84:1436–1443.
- **17** Rha SE, Jung SE, Lee KH, Ku YM, Byun JY, Lee JM. CT and MR imaging findings of endocrine tumor of the

pancreas according to WHO classification. Eur J Radiol 2007;62:371–377.

- 18 Squires MH III, Volkan Adsay N, Schuster DM et al. Octreoscan versus FDG-PET for neuroendocrine tumor staging: a biological approach. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22:2295–2301.
- 19 Tomimaru Y, Eguchi H, Tatsumi M et al. Clinical utility of 2-[¹⁸F]fluoro-2-deoxy-d-glucose positron emission tomography in predicting World Health Organization grade in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Surgery 2015;157:269–276.
- **20** Sugimoto M, Takagi T, Hikichi T et al. Efficacy of endoscopic ultrasonography-guided fine needle aspiration for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor grading. World J Gastroenterol 2015;21:8118–8124.
- 21 Moyana TN, Kendal WS, Chatterjee A et al. Role of fine-needle aspiration in the surgical management of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: utility and limitations in light of the new World Health Organization classification. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2014;138:896–902.
- 22 Farrell JM, Pang JC, Kim GE, Tabatabai ZL. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: accurate grading with Ki-67 index on fine-needle aspiration specimens using the WHO 2010/ENETS criteria. Cancer Cytopathol 2014;122:770–778.
- 23 Puli SR, Kalva N, Bechtold ML et al. Diagnostic accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a systematic review and meta analysis. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:3678–3684.
- 24 Qadan M, Ma Y, Visser BC et al. Reassessment of the current American Joint Committee on Cancer staging system for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Am Coll Surg 2014;218:188–195.
- 25 Rindi G, Falconi M, Klersy C et al. TNM staging of neoplasms of the endocrine pancreas: results from a large international cohort study. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012;104:764–777.
- **26** Strosberg JR, Cheema A, Weber JM et al. Relapse-free survival in patients with nonmetastatic, surgically resected pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: an analysis of the AJCC and ENETS staging classifications. Ann Surg 2012;256:321–325.
- 27 Sellner F, Thalhammer S, Stättner S, Karner J, Klimpfinger M. TNM stage and grade in predicting the prognosis of operated, nonfunctioning neuroendocrine carcinoma of the pancreas—a single-institution experience. J Surg Oncol 2011;104:17–21.
- 28 Ellison TA, Wolfgang CL, Shi C et al. A single institution's 26-year experience with nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a validation of current staging systems and a new prognostic nomogram. Ann Surg 2014;259:204–212.

1000 Chapter 132

- 29 Falconi M, Bartsch DK, Eriksson B et al.; Barcelona Consensus Conference participants. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms of the digestive system: well-differentiated pancreatic nonfunctioning tumors. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95:120–134.
- 30 Martin-Perez E, Capdevila J, Castellano D et al. Prognostic factors and long-term outcome of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms: Ki-67 index shows a greater impact on survival than disease stage. The large experience of the Spanish National Tumor Registry (RGETNE). Neuroendocrinology 2013;98:156–168.
- **31** Basturk O, Yang Z, Tang LH et al. The high-grade (WHO G3) pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor category is morphologically and biologically heterogeneous and includes both well differentiated and poorly differentiated neoplasms. Am J Surg Pathol 2015;39:683–690.
- **32** Crippa S, Partelli S, Zamboni G et al. Incidental diagnosis as prognostic factor in different tumor stages of nonfunctioning pancreatic endocrine tumors. Surgery 2014;155:145–153.
- **33** Cherenfant J, Stocker SJ, Gage MK et al. Predicting aggressive behavior in nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Surgery 2013;154:785–791.
- 34 Khan MS, Luong TV Watkins J, Toumpanakis C, Caplin ME, Meyer T. A comparison of Ki-67 and mitotic count as prognostic markers for metastatic pancreatic and midgut neuroendocrine neoplasms. Br J Cancer 2013;108:1838–1845.
- 35 Panzuto F, Boninsegna L, Fazio N et al. Metastatic and locally advanced pancreatic endocrine carcinomas: analysis of factors associated with disease progression. J Clin Oncol 2011;29:2372–2377.
- **36** Hashim YM, Trinkaus KM, Linehan DC et al. Regional lymphadenectomy is indicated in the surgical treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNETs). Ann Surg 2014;259:197–203.
- **37** Parekh JR, Wang SC, Bergsland EK et al. Lymph node sampling rates and predictors of nodal metastasis in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor resections: the UCSF experience with 149 patients. Pancreas 2012;41:840–844.
- 38 Bilimoria KY, Talamonti MS, Tomlinson JS et al. Prognostic score predicting survival after resection of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: analysis of 3851 patients. Ann Surg 2008;247:490–500.
- 39 Singh S, Dey C, Kennecke H et al. Consensus recommendations for the diagnosis and management of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: guidelines from a Canadian national expert group. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22:2685–2699.

- **40** Mascoli C, D'Ambra M, Casadei R et al. Portal/superior mesenteric vein reconstruction during pancreatic resection using a cryopreserved arterial homograft. Dig Surg 2015;32:284–290.
- **41** Hirono S, Kawai M, Tani M et al. Indication for the use of an interposed graft during portal vein and/or superior mesenteric vein reconstruction in pancreatic resection based on perioperative outcomes. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2014;399:461–471.
- **42** Ravikumar R, Sabin C, Abu Hilal M et al.; UK Vascular Resection in Pancreatic Cancer Study Group. Portal vein resection in borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a United Kingdom multicenter study. J Am Coll Surg 2014;218:401–411.
- **43** Liao K, Wang H, Chen Q, Wu Z, Zhang L. Prosthetic graft for superior mesenteric-portal vein reconstruction in pancreaticoduodenectomy: a retrospective, multicenter study. J Gastrointest Surg 2014;18:1452–1461.
- **44** Meniconi RL, Ettorre GM, Vennarecci G et al. Use of cold-stored vein allografts for venous reconstruction during pancreaticoduodenectomy. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17:1233–1239.
- **45** Chu CK, Farnell MB, Nguyen JH et al. Prosthetic graft reconstruction after portal vein resection in pancreaticoduodenectomy: a multicenter analysis. J Am Coll Surg 2010;211:316–324.
- **46** Flemming JB, Barnett CC, Clagett GP. Superficial femoral vein as a conduit for portal vein reconstruction during pancreaticoduodenoectomy. Arch Surg 2005;140:698–701.
- 47 Haugvik SP, Labori KJ, Waage A, Line PD, Mathisen Ø, Gladhaug IP. Pancreatic surgery with vascular reconstruction in patients with locally advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17:1224–1232.
- **48** Christians KK, Pilgrim CH, Tsai S et al. Arterial resection at the time of pancreatectomy for cancer. Surgery 2014;155:919–926.
- 49 Egorov VI, Kharazov AF, Pavlovskaya AI et al. Extensive multiarterial resection attending total duodenopancreatectomy and adrenalectomy for MEN-1-associated neuroendocrine carcinomas. World J Gastrointest Surg 2012;4:238–245.
- 50 Martin RC II, Scoggins CR, Egnatashvili V, Staley CA, McMasters KM, Kooby DA. Arterial and venous resection for pancreatic adenocarcinoma: operative and long-term outcomes. Arch Surg 2009;144:154–159.
- **51** Amano H, Miura F, Toyota N et al. Pancreatectomy with reconstruction of the right and left hepatic arteries for locally advanced pancreatic cancer. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2009;16:777–780.
- **52** Yekebas EF, Bogoevski D, Cataldegirmen G et al. En bloc vascular resection for locally advanced pancreatic

malignancies infiltrating major blood vessels: perioperative outcome and long-term survival in 136 patients. Ann Surg 2008;247:300–309.

- **53** Castleberry AW, White RR, De La Fuente SG et al. The impact of vascular resection on early postoperative outcomes after pancreaticoduodenectomy: an analysis of the American College of Surgeons National Surgical Quality Improvement Program database. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19:4068–4077.
- 54 Hattori M, Fujii T, Yamada S et al. Significance of the splenic vein and its branches in pancreatoduodenectomy with resection of the portal vein system. Dig Surg 2015;32:382–388.
- 55 Dumont F, Goudard Y, Caramella C, Goéré D, Baudin E, Elias D. Therapeutic strategies for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors with segmental portal hypertension. World J Surg 2015;39:1974–1980.
- **56** Bertani E, Fazio N, Botteri E et al. Resection of the primary pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor in patients with unresectable liver metastases: possible indications for a multimodal approach. Surgery 2014;155:607–614.
- **57** Addeo P, Oussoultzoglou E, Fuchshuber P et al. Safety and outcome of combined liver and pancreatic resections. Br J Surg 2014;101:693–700.
- 58 Kondo NI, Ikeda Y, Maehara S, Sugimoto R, Nishiyama K, Sakaguchi Y. Role of resection of the primary pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor in the multidisciplinary treatment of patients with unresectable synchronous liver metastases: a case series. JOP 2013;14:415–422.

- **59** Cusati D, Zhang L, Harmsen WS et al. Metastatic nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma to liver: surgical treatment and outcomes. J Am Coll Surg 2012;215:117–124.
- **60** Hung JS, Chang MC, Lee PH, Tien YW. Is surgery indicated for patients with symptomatic nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumor and unresectable hepatic metastases? World J Surg 2007;31:2392–2397.
- **61** Sarmiento JM, Que FG, Grant CS, Thompson GB, Farnell MB, Nagorney DM. Concurrent resections of pancreatic islet cell cancers with synchronous hepatic metastases: outcomes of an aggressive approach. Surgery 2002;132:976–982.
- 62 Solorzano CC, Lee JE, Pisters PW et al. Nonfunctioning islet cell carcinoma of the pancreas: survival results in a contemporary series of 163 patients. Surgery 2001;130:1078–1085.
- **63** Yuan CH, Wang J, Xiu DR et al. Meta-analysis of liver resection versus nonsurgical treatments for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors with liver metastases. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23:244–249.
- **64** Castellano D, Grande E, Valle J et al. Expert consensus for the management of advanced or metastatic pancreatic neuroendocrine and carcinoid tumors. Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 2015;75:1099–1114.
- **65** Valle JW, Eatock M, Clueit B, Gabriel Z, Ferdinand R, Mitchell S. A systematic review of non-surgical treatments for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumours. Cancer Treat Rev 2014;40:376–389.

133

Management of Insulinoma

Keijiro Ueda¹, Linkaku Lee¹, and Tetsuhide Ito²

¹ Department of Medicine and Bioregulatory Science, Graduate School of Medical Sciences, Kyushu University, Fukuoka, Japan
² Neuroendocrine Tumor Centre, Fukuoka Sanno Hospital, and International University of Health and Welfare, Fukuoka, Japan

Introduction

Insulinomas are neuroendocrine neoplasms (NEN) originating from the pancreatic Langerhans β cells [1–5]. As symptoms of hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia are varied and nonspecific, diagnosis of insulinoma is sometimes difficult. Therefore, a cautious diagnostic approach is taken to detect the presence of insulinoma and to localize the tumors [1,2,5]. Most insulinomas are benign, and surgical resection can bring about complete cure. However, in incurable cases, hormonal symptoms are difficult to control, requiring multidisciplinary therapy tailored to each patient [1,4,5].

Clinical Features of Insulinomas

Insulinoma is a very rare disease, developing in 1-4 individuals per 1 million population per year [1-5]. Insulinoma presents characteristically in the fifth decade of life, and has a predilection for women (41% male, 59% female) [1–4]. Among functional NEN, insulinomas occur most frequently. Over 99% of insulinomas occur in the pancreas [1-3] and the majority of these tumors are sporadic, solitary, and small in size (≤ 2.0 cm) [1–3,6]. About 4-12% of cases are associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1), and MEN1-associated insulinomas are often multiple [6-9]. About 90% of insulinoma are benign, and surgical resection can bring about complete cure [2,3,6]. The remaining 10% are malignant insulinomas with distant metastasis at the time of diagnosis; prognosis is poor, with a median survival of less than 2 years [1,3,5]. Hypoglycemic symptoms in insulinomas are divided into two major categories: neuroglycopenic symptoms, such as confusion, visual changes, amnesia, and coma, and adrenergic symptoms, such as sweating, weakness, and tremors (Table 133.1) [4,9–11]. Hypoglycemic symptoms occur most frequently in the fasting state; however, they may occur in both the fasting and postprandial states in 21% of patients, and only in the postprandial state in 6% of patients [12]. Classical diagnosis of insulinoma is the Whipple triad (presence of hypoglycemic symptoms, blood glucose level under 50 mg/dL at the time of symptom onset, improvement of symptoms after glucose intake) [1–5]. Although insulinoma is the most frequent cause of adult hypoglycemia, there are other various hypoglycemia-causing diseases that require differentiation and, therefore, cautious diagnosis is important [1–4,7–9].

Diagnosis of Insulinomas

When excessive endogenous insulin secretion is observed during hypoglycemia, insulinoma is suspected [1-4,10,13]. When spontaneous hypoglycemia is observed, the blood is drawn to measure plasma glucose (PG), serum levels of immunoreactive insulin (IRI), proinsulin, C-peptide, and β -hydroxybutyrate (BHOB) [12–18]. According to the guidelines of the European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS), the diagnosis of insulinoma is confirmed by hypoglycemic symptoms and the following six diagnostic criteria [1]: (1) documented blood glucose levels $\leq 2.2 \text{ mmol/L}$ ($\leq 40 \text{ mg/dL}$), (2) concomitant insulin levels $\geq 6 U/mL$ ($\geq 36 pmol/L$; $\geq 3 U/L$ by immunochemiluminometric assay), (3) Cpeptide levels $\geq 200 \, \text{pmol/L}$, (4) proinsulin levels \geq 5 pmol/L, (5) BHOB levels \leq 2.7 mmol/L, and (6) absence of sulfonylurea (metabolites) in the plasma and/or urine. When spontaneous hypoglycemia is not observed, the

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Commencient website www.wilew.com/cs/hongos/kengegawa.com/cs/hongos/kenggawa.com/cs/hongos/kengegawa.com/cs/hongos/kengegawa.com/cs/hong

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Symptoms			Frequency (%)
Neuroglycop			
	Confusion		67–80
	Visual changes		42–59
	Amnesia or coma		47
	Altered consciousness		16–38
	Seizures		16–17
	Headache		7
Adrenergic symptoms			
	Sweating		30–69
	Weakness		28-56
	Tremors		12-24
	Hyperphasia		14
	Palpitations		5-12
	Anxiety		12
Obesity			<50

Table 133.1 Clinical symptoms and frequencies in patients

following tolerance tests are conducted to induce hypoglycemia, and the above parameters are measured.

Fasting Test

with insulinoma.

The 72-hour fasting test (Table 133.2) is the gold standard for the diagnosis of insulinoma [1-4,7,9,12,19]. In recent years, various insulin surrogates have become measurable, and some reports have indicated that the fasting period can be shortened to 48 hours [16,20]. For the fasting test, a patient needs to be hospitalized for blood collection every 4-8 hours under close medical supervision, for measurement of PG, IRI, proinsulin, and C-peptide [1,2,17-21]. PG \leq 45 mg/dL with hypoglycemic symptoms is considered a positive response. Positive results are obtained within 12 hours in 33-42.5%, within 24 hours in 65-66.9%, within 48 hours in 93-94.5%, and within 72 hours in 98.4-99% of cases [16,19]. As hypoglycemic symptoms are often unnoticeable in patients with insulinoma, those symptoms should not be overlooked [16,22]. After the fasting test, serum levels of BHOB and free fatty acids are measured as supplementary data [12-16]. In rare insulinoma cases, positive results are not produced in the fasting test, and insulin is excessively secreted in response to glucagon or glucose loading, according to previous reports [21,23,24]. After the fasting test, glucagon 1.0 mg is injected intravenously and PG is measured at 10, 20, and 30 minutes. When ΔPG , defined as the difference between the maximum and baseline levels, is \geq 25 mg/dL, insulinoma may be considered [2,14,21].

Table 133.2 Fasting test instructions.

1)	 Meal is eaten at 18:00 and the fasting test is started: Medication is minimized, and unnecessary medicines are suspended. No-calorie decaffeinated drinks can be taken. The patient is instructed to engage in daily activities.
2)	 Blood is drawn every 6 hours: Blood tests include plasma glucose (PG), immunoreactive insulin, and C-peptide. After PG is lowered to 60 mg/dL or below, blood is drawn every 1–2 hours.
3)	 Judgment is made as to whether the fasting test should be terminated: PG ≤45 mg/dL and emergence of hypoglycemic symptoms are taken as a positive result for the fasting test, and the test is terminated. When the result is negative, the test is terminated at 72 hours. As PG ≤45 mg/dL may occur during fasting in healthy people (females in particular), the test should not be
	 terminated only with PG decrease. Even if PG ≤45 mg/dL is not achieved, the test can be terminated if hypoglycemic symptoms are severe. In such cases, the succeeding blood tests are carried out.
4)	 The following blood examinations are conducted at the end of the fasting test: β-Hydroxybutyrate and free fatty acids are measured. Glucagon 1.0 mg is injected intravenously and PG measurements are taken at 10, 20, and 30 minutes. ΔPG = PG(max.) – PG (baseline) is calculated to determine the response to glucagon.

- When insulin autoantibody syndrome is suspected, antiinsulin antibody and anti-insulin receptor antibody levels are measured.
- 5) Blood glucose level is promptly corrected after the test.

Mixed-Meal Tolerance Test

There are some patients with insulinoma who present with hypoglycemic symptoms only in the postprandial state and not during fasting [12]. Furthermore, it is important to differentiate noninsulinoma pancreatogenous hypoglycemia syndrome (NIPHS) from insulinoma. As hypoglycemia often occurs after meal intake in NIPHS, it is important to carry out a mixed meal tolerance test [17,25]. In this test, fasting starts the night before the test, and the mixed-meal tolerance test begins at breakfast. The meal consists of the items that are likely to induce hypoglycemia, or the commercially available mixed meal is used. Since reactive hypoglycemia often occurs over 5 hours after meal intake, observation is continued until 5 hours after the start of the test [17,26].

Localization of Insulinomas

In typical cases of insulinoma, the tumor is well vascularized and has a well-defined border. Its image is most enhanced in the arterial phase in dynamic computed tomography (CT) imaging (Fig. 133.1) [1,3,27,28]. On magnetic resonance imaging (MRI), insulinomas generally show low signal intensity on fat-suppressed T1-weighted images and high signal intensity on T2-weighted images [27,28]. As the size of the insulinoma is small (<2.0 cm) in 80% of cases, and MEN1-associated insulinoma often occurs at multiple sites, it is difficult to

identify all tumors with conventional imaging [1,2,7–9]. owing to the recent advances in imaging technology, the sensitivity of various conventional imaging methods has improved. Comparing the periods 1983–1993 and 1994–2007, applications of transabdominal ultrasound increased from 0 to 33%, CT from 24 to 80%, and MRI from 43 to 70%, according to Nikfarjam et al. [11].



Figure 133.1 A 68-year-old woman with insulinoma at the pancreatic head. Abdominal CT imaging (a–c) shows an oval lesion with regular margins and well-defined borders, which is most enhanced in the early phase. The lesion cannot be identified in the portal phase/late phase (arrow). EUS (d) shows an oval hypoechoic mass with regular margins and well-defined borders (arrow head). In the SACI test (e, f), a tumor is shown by gastroduodenal artery imaging, and the insulin level is markedly stepped up by glucose disposal agents. The tumor localization by the SACI test coincided with imaging findings.

Nevertheless, the diagnostic ability of these tests is not sufficient, hence these modalities are combined with endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS), the selective arterial calcium injection test (SACI test), and nuclear imaging [1-4,13].

Endoscopic Ultrasonography

On EUS, insulinoma is revealed as an oval hypoechoic mass with a well-defined border, and a hypervascular pattern on color/power Doppler imaging (Fig. 133.1) [2,3,29,30]. Owing to its high sensitivity (80–93.8%), EUS is more useful for localization of the tumors compared with CT or MRI [2,29,30]. EUS is especially effective for the detection of small insulinomas, and when the size of the insulinoma is 12 mm or smaller, EUS is significantly superior to CT imaging [29]. It has been reported that the combination of CT and EUS permits localization of insulinoma with 100% sensitivity [30].

Selective Arterial Calcium Injection (SACI) Test

The SACI test is useful when a tumor cannot be confirmed by other modalities (occult insulinoma). It is also useful in identifying insulinomas from among multiple pancreatic tumor masses in MEN1-associated cases [1-4,7,31-33]. For abdominal arterial angiography, calcium gluconate (0.025 mEq/kg) is injected from the feeding artery for each pancreatic region (gastroduodenal artery, superior mesenteric artery, splenic artery, etc.), and then IRI in hepatic venous blood is measured. Based on the increase in IRI, the location of insulinoma is determined (Fig. 133.1) [31-33]. IRI is measured at baseline and 30, 60, 90 and 120 seconds, and a twofold or higher increase in IRI over the baseline is considered to be positive. The sensitivity of the SACI test for insulinoma is 82.2-100%, and the method produces excellent results [2,31-33].

Nuclear Imaging (Scintigraphy, SPECT, PET/CT)

As the proliferative ability of insulinoma is low, [¹⁸F] fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose positron emission tomography (FDG-PET)/CT imaging of insulinomas is disappointing [1,3,34,35]. While [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-TOC-PET/CT, [¹¹¹In]pentetreotide scintigraphy, and single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) are carried out for somatostatin receptor imaging, the expression rate of somatostatin receptor 2a is low in benign insulinomas, with a low positivity rate and sensitivity below 50% [13,34–36]. Meanwhile, the glucose-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) receptor is known to be highly expressed in more than 90% of insulinoma cases, therefore GLP-1 receptor imaging is considered useful [34–36]. GLP-1

receptor scintigraphy using [¹¹¹In]DOTA-exendin-4 has 100% sensitivity, according to a report with a small sample size [35].

Treatment of Insulinomas

Treatment of insulinomas can be divided into two aspects: treatment of symptomatic hypoglycemia caused by excessive insulin secretion and treatment of the tumor itself. Therefore, in treating insulinomas, hormone symptoms should be well controlled, while the tumor is simultaneously treated.

Treatment of Symptomatic Hypoglycemia

First, small, frequent meals or oral/intravenous glucose supplementation are given [1,3,37]. As for medical therapy, diazoxide (50-300 mg/day; can be increased up to 600 mg/day) is most useful [1,3-5,9]. Diazoxide acts directly on pancreatic β cells, suppressing insulin secretion, thus improving hypoglycemic symptoms. Several days are required for stabilizing blood glucose, and edema, weight increase, deterioration of renal function, and hirsutism may occur as adverse reactions [1,3,4,13]. Other drugs such as glucocorticoids, verapamil, and diphenylhydantoin are effective, according to some reports [1,3–5,13]. Somatostatin analogs, such as octreotide and lanreotide, were found to be effective for improving hypoglycemic symptoms in 35-50% of cases of insulinoma. The effects of somatostatin analogs depend on the expression of somatostatin receptor subtypes 2, 3, and 5. Therefore, in cases of no or low expression of somatostatin receptor, hypoglycemia may exacerbate by inhibiting the secretion of competitive hormones, such as glucagon [1,5,37,38]. In malignant insulinoma, the mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitor everolimus is effective for control of excessive insulin secretion and hypoglycemic symptoms [37,39,40].

Treatment of Resectable Insulinoma (Surgical Treatment)

Surgical resection is a radical treatment for insulinoma. Surgical procedures are different depending upon the size and number of tumors, the tumor location, and whether MEN1 is present or not [1-5]. During surgery, palpation and intraoperative ultrasonography are conducted to examine the pancreas. Blind resection is not recommended for the occult insulinoma that cannot be localized preoperatively [2,41-44]. In general, enucleation is possible if the insulinoma is 2 cm or smaller and its distance from the main pancreatic duct is about 2-3 mm. In the case of damage to the main pancreatic duct, pancreatic partial excision, segmental resection, pancreaticoduodenectomy, or distal pancreatectomy is carried out [1-5,41-43]. When enucleation or distal pancreatectomy is chosen for the insulinoma localized in the body or tail of the pancreas, laparoscopic surgery can be selected [1,2,42-44].

Treatment of Unresectable Insulinoma

The therapeutic objectives in unresectable insulinoma cases are hormone symptom control and prolongation of prognosis [3–5,9,13,37]. Systemic chemotherapy for well-differentiated NEN (neuroendocrine tumor [NET] grade 1/2) generally consists of a combination of streptozotocin and doxorubicin or fluorouracil. In recent years, dacarbazine- or temozolomide-based chemotherapy has also been used as the standard chemotherapy for insulinoma [1,3,13,37,45]. In 6–70% of patients with well-differentiated NEN (insulinoma included), improvement of hormone symptoms or objective tumor response was demonstrated [37]. Among molecular target drugs, the already mentioned everolimus is considered effective

References

- 1 Jensen RT, Cadiot G, Brandi ML et al. ENETS consensus guidelines for the management of patients with digestive neuroendocrine neoplasms: functional pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes. Neuroendocrinology 2012;95(2):98–119.
- 2 Mehrabi A, Fischer L, Hafezi M et al. A systematic review of localization, surgical treatment options, and outcome of insulinoma. Pancreas 2014;43(5):675–686.
- **3** Kulke MH, Anthony LB, Bushnell DL et al. NANETS treatment guidelines: well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors of the stomach and pancreas. Pancreas 2010;39(6):735–752.
- 4 Metz DC, Jensen RT. Gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors: pancreatic endocrine tumors. Gastroenterology 2008;135(5):1469–1492.
- **5** Vanderveen K, Grant C. Insulinoma. Cancer Treat Res 2010;153:235–252.
- 6 Ito T, Igarashi H, Nakamura K et al. Epidemiological trends of pancreatic and gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors in Japan: a nationwide survey analysis. J Gastroenterol 2015;50(1):58–64.
- 7 Niina Y, Fujimori N, Nakamura T et al. The current strategy for managing pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Gut Liver 2012;6(3):287–294.
- 8 Thakker RV, Newey PJ, Walls GV et al. Clinical practice guidelines for multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1). J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012;97(9):2990–3011.

against hormone oversecretion, and its antitumor effect has also been demonstrated. Therefore, everolimus is recommended [39,40,46]. Sunitinib is not thought to be capable of controlling symptomatic hypoglycemia [37]. Although cisplatin plus irinotecan or cisplatin plus etoposide is generally used to treat poorly differentiated NEN (neuroendocrine carcinoma [NEC]), the incidence of NEC is low in insulinoma, and therefore, sufficient investigations have not been conducted in this field [3,6,9,45]. If medical therapy cannot control hormone symptoms sufficiently, tumor debulking surgery is sometimes conducted even in unresectable cases, targeting the removal of at least 90% of the tumor volume, with the objective of alleviating the symptoms [2,3,5,45,47]. Other therapies for unresectable NEN including insulinoma are liver-directed therapies (embolization, chemoembolization, radiofrequency ablation), laser-induced thermotherapy (LITT), selective internal radiotherapy (SIRT) using yttrium-90 microspheres, peptide receptor radionuclide therapy (PRRT) using [¹⁷⁷Lu]DOTA⁰-Tyr³octreotate, and also liver transplant; alleviation of hormonal symptoms and improvement of prognosis have been reported [1,3-5,45,47-52].

- 9 Ito T, Igarashi H, Jensen RT. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: clinical features, diagnosis and medical treatment: advances. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2012;26(6):737–753.
- 10 Service FJ. Hypoglycemic disorders. N Engl J Med 1995;332(17):1144–1152.
- 11 Nikfarjam M, Warshaw AL, Axelrod L et al. Improved contemporary surgical management of insulinomas: a 25-year experience at the Massachusetts General Hospital. Ann Surg 2008;247(1):165–172.
- 12 Placzkowski KA, Vella A, Thompson GB et al. Secular trends in the presentation and management of functioning insulinoma at the Mayo Clinic, 1987–2007. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2009;94(4):1069–1073.
- 13 de Herder WW, Niederle B, Scoazec JY et al. Welldifferentiated pancreatic tumor/carcinoma: insulinoma. Neuroendocrinology 2006;84(3):183–188.
- 14 O'Brien T, O'Brien PC, Service FJ. Insulin surrogates in insulinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1993;77(2):448–451.
- 15 Buffet A, Vezzosi D, Maiza JC et al. Increased plasma β-hydroxybutyrate levels during the fasting test in patients with endogenous hyperinsulinaemic hypoglycaemia. Eur J Endocrinol 2013;169(1):91–97.
- 16 Hirshberg B, Livi A, Bartlett DL et al. Forty-eight-hour fast: the diagnostic test for insulinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2000;85(9):3222–3226.

- 17 Cryer PE, Axelrod L, Grossman AB et al. Evaluation and management of adult hypoglycemic disorders: an Endocrine Society Clinical Practice Guideline. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2009;94(3):709–728.
- 18 Vezzosi D, Bennet A, Fauvel J et al. Insulin, C-peptide and proinsulin for the biochemical diagnosis of hypoglycaemia related to endogenous hyperinsulinism. Eur J Endocrinol 2007;157(1):75–83.
- **19** Service FJ, Natt N. The prolonged fast. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2000;85(11):3973–3974.
- 20 Quinkler M, Strelow F, Pirlich M et al. Assessment of suspected insulinoma by 48-hour fasting test: a retrospective monocentric study of 23 cases. Horm Metab Res 2007;39(7):507–510.
- **21** Agin A, Charrie A, Chikh K et al. Fast test: clinical practice and interpretation. Ann Endocrinol 2013;74(3):174–184.
- **22** Mitrakou A, Fanelli C, Veneman T et al. Reversibility of unawareness of hypoglycemia in patients with insulinomas. N Engl J Med 1993;329(12):834–839.
- 23 Soh AWE, Kek PC. Insulinoma in a patient with normal results from prolonged fast and glucagon-induced hypoglycemia. Endocr Pract 2010;16(5):838–841.
- 24 Wiesli P, Schmid C, Perren A et al. Hypoglycemia in response to glucose and glucagon in insulinoma patients with a negative prolonged fast: functional and morphological properties. J Endocrinol Invest 2004;27(9):832–838.
- 25 Thompson GB, Service FJ, Andrews JC et al. Noninsulinoma pancreatogenous hypoglycemia syndrome: an update in 10 surgically treated patients. Surgery 2000;128(6):937–945.
- 26 Kaczirek K, Soleiman A, Schindl M et al. Nesidioblastosis in adults: a challenging cause of organic hyperinsulinism. Eur J Clin Invest 2003;33(6):488–492.
- 27 Noone TC, Hosey J, Zeynep F et al. Imaging and localization of islet-cell tumours of the pancreas on CT and MRI. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2005;19(2):195–211.
- 28 Rockall AG, Reznek RH. Imaging of neuroendocrine tumours (CT/MR/US). Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2007;21(1):43–68.
- 29 Joseph AJ, Kapoor N, Simon EG et al. Endoscopic ultrasonography—a sensitive tool in the preoperative localization of insulinoma. Endocr Pract 2013;19(4):602–608.
- 30 Gouya H, Vignaux O, Augui J et al. CT, endoscopic sonography, and a combined protocol for preoperative evaluation of pancreatic insulinomas. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2003;181(4):987–992.
- 31 Abboud B, Boujaoude J. Occult sporadic insulinoma: localization and surgical strategy. World J Gastroenterol 2008;14(5):657–665.

- **32** Tseng L, Chen J, Won JG et al. The role of intra-arterial calcium stimulation test with hepatic venous sampling (IACS) in the management of occult insulinomas. Ann Surg Oncol 2007;14(7):2121–2127.
- **33** Doppman JL, Miller DL, Chang R et al. Insulinomas: localization with selective intraarterial injection of calcium. Radiology 1991;178(1):237–241.
- 34 de Herder WW. Functional localisation and scintigraphy in neuroendocrine tumours of the gastrointestinal tract and pancreas (GEP-NETs). Eur J Endocrinol 2014;170(5):R173–R183.
- 35 Christ E, Wild D, Forrer F et al. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor imaging for localization of insulinomas. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2009;94(11):4398–4405.
- **36** Hubalewska-Dydejczyk A, Sowa-Staszczak A, Tomaszuk M et al. GLP-1 and exendin-4 for imaging endocrine pancreas. a review. Labelled glucagon-like peptide-1 analogues: past, present and future. Q J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2015;59(2):152–160.
- 37 de Herder WW, van Schaik E, Kwekkeboom D et al. New therapeutic options for metastatic malignant insulinomas. Clin Endocrinol 2011;75(3):277–284.
- 38 Vezzosi D, Bennet A, Rochaix P et al. Octreotide in insulinoma patients: efficacy on hypoglycemia, relationships with Octreoscan scintigraphy and immunostaining with anti-sst2A and anti-sst5 antibodies. Eur J Endocrinol 2005;152(5):757–767.
- **39** Fiebrich HB, Siemerink EJM, Brouwers AH et al. Everolimus induces rapid plasma glucose normalization in insulinoma patients by effects on tumor as well as normal tissues. Oncologist 2011;16(6):783–787.
- 40 Kulke MH, Bergsland EK, Yao JC. Glycemic control in patients with insulinoma treated with everolimus. N Engl J Med 2009;360(2):195–197.
- **41** Fendrich V, Waldmann J, Bartsch DK et al. Surgical management of pancreatic endocrine tumors. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2009;6(7):419–428.
- **42** Clancy TE. Surgical management of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Hematol Oncol Clin North Am 2016;30(1):103–118.
- **43** Liu H, Peng C, Zhang S et al. Strategy for the surgical management of insulinomas: analysis of 52 cases. Dig Surg 2007;24(6):463–468.
- Berends FJ, Cuesta MA, Kazemier G et al. Laparoscopic detection and resection of insulinomas. Surgery 2000;128(3):386–391.
- **45** Ito T, Igarashi H, Jensen RT. Therapy of metastatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (pNETs): recent insights and advances. J Gastroenterol 2012;47(9):941–960.
- **46** Yao JC, Shah MH, Ito T et al. Everolimus for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2011;364(6):514–523.

1008 *Chapter* 133

- **47** Yuan C, Wang J, Xiu D et al. Meta-analysis of liver resection versus nonsurgical treatments for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors with liver metastases. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23(1):244–249.
- 48 Frilling A, Clift AK. Therapeutic strategies for neuroendocrine liver metastases. Cancer 2015;121(8):1172–1186.
- 49 Kwekkeboom DJ, de Herder WW, Kam BL et al. Treatment with the radiolabeled somatostatin analog [¹⁷⁷Lu-DOTA⁰,Tyr³]octreotate: toxicity, efficacy, and survival. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(13):2124–2130.
- **50** Le Treut YP, Grégoire E, Klempnauer J et al. Liver transplantation for neuroendocrine tumors in

Europe—results and trends in patient selection: a 213-case European liver transplant registry study. Ann Surg 2013;257(5):807–815.

- 51 Rossi RE, Burroughs AK, Caplin ME. Liver transplantation for unresectable neuroendocrine tumor liver metastases. Ann SurgOncol 2014;21(7):2398–2405.
- 52 Ito T, Jensen RT. Imaging in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1: recent studies show enhanced sensitivities but increased controversies. Int J Endocr Oncol 2016;3(1):53–66.

Evidence of Medical and Surgical Treatment of Gastrinoma

Ryuichiro Doi

Kyoto University Hospital, Kyoto, Japan

Treatment Strategy

The goals of gastrinoma treatment are to manage gastric acid hypersecretion and to remove the risk of distant metastasis and ultimately death of the patient by resecting tumors that are usually malignant.

Treatment for gastrinoma has changed significantly since the syndrome was originally described in 1955 [1]. Initially, most patients developed severe symptoms and underwent emergency surgery for complications such as massive hemorrhage or perforation. Partial gastrectomy with or without vagotomy was insufficient treatment, hence total gastrectomy became the standard operation for patients with gastrinoma [2].

The development of effective antisecretory drugs has drastically changed the management of gastrinoma [3]. In most patients, gastric acid hypersecretion can be controlled with antisecretory agents such as H_2 -receptor antagonists and proton-pump inhibitors. Because those agents are so effective, surgery for the control of gastric acid hypersecretion such as total gastrectomy is no longer required. About 60% of gastrinomas are malignant and those are the major cause of death during long-term follow-up, although they are relatively slow growing. Now, the roles of surgery are to remove the responsible tumor or tumors and to prevent tumor progression and ultimately death.

Along with the increasing recognition of the duodenum as the most common site for gastrinomas, and with improved localization methods, at least 50% of patients with sporadic gastrinoma can be cured by tumor resection [1,4]. Therefore, an aggressive approach to tumor localization is strongly recommended in selecting patients for operative treatment.

Tumor Localization

Before surgical treatment, tumor localization studies are required in all patients with gastrinomas. Imaging techniques such as computed tomography (CT), ultrasonography (US), endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS), and intraoperative ultrasonography (IOU) have been useful for the localization of most neuroendocrine tumors greater than 2 cm in diameter [5]. However, imaging techniques have difficulty in visualizing neuroendocrine tumors smaller than 5mm [5]. As gastrinoma shows characteristic symptoms even when smaller than 5 mm, the selective arterial secretagogue injection (SASI) test is useful for preoperative localization of gastrinoma leading to curative resection surgery [6-8]. Somatostatin receptor scintigraphy (SRS) is indispensable for localization of ectopic gastrinoma and the metastatic lesions of gastrinoma throughout the body [9].

Selective Arterial Secretagogue Injection (SASI) Test with Secretin or Calcium

The SASI test was first described for localization of gastrinoma, and has gradually proved useful for the localization of other symptomatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) [6–8,10]. At the time of abdominal arteriography, secretagogue is injected into the splenic artery, the gastroduodenal artery, and the superior mesenteric artery (Fig. 134.1). Then 2 mL blood samples are drawn from the hepatic vein through a catheter inserted via the femoral vein before and 20, 40, and 60 seconds after the injection of secretagogue to detect the change in gastrin levels in hepatic venous blood. When the rise in gastrin levels at 40 seconds after injection is

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 134.1 Scheme of the selective arterial secretagogue injection test. Results of the selective arterial secretagogue injection (SASI) test in a patient with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. In this patient, serum immunoreactive gastrin at 40 s after the injection of 30 units of secretin rose only after injection into the gastroduodenal artery. Hence it was diagnosed that the gastrinoma(s) was located in the upper part of the pancreas and/ or the duodenum. Gastr.duod.a, gastroduodenal artery; Spl.a., splenic artery; Superior mesenteric a., superior mesenteric artery.

significantly higher than the measurement errors, the artery is diagnosed as a feeding artery of gastrinoma. Functioning gastrinoma is then located in the feeding area of the identified feeding artery.

More precise localization is possible by injecting secretagogue into a branch of the identified artery. Both the sensitivity and specificity of the SASI test for gastrinoma have been shown to be more than 90% [7].

Somatostatin Receptor Scintigraphy (SRS)

SRS is clearly able to visualize PanNET larger than 2 cm in diameter in the body, and has contributed to the staging of PanNET [11–13]. SRS can visualize 100% of gastrinomas larger than 3 cm in diameter, but only 20% of gastrinomas are smaller than 5 mm and 30% are smaller than 1 cm [12]. SRS visualized 73% of gastrinomas, depending both on the extent of the presence and the differences in subtypes of somatostatin receptors and on the size of the tumor [13]. For the localization of ectopic gastrinoma, SRS is indispensable [14].

Intraoperative Ultrasonography (IOU)

IOU is useful in estimating the character of a tumor and in measuring the distance between gastrinoma and the main pancreatic duct. In addition, the form and size of the gastrinoma can be measured more correctly with IOU than any other preoperative imaging technique [15].

Surgery

Surgery for gastrinoma needs a thorough exploration and careful technique. The omentum is widely opened, and the entire pancreas from head to tail is mobilized. This allows careful bimanual palpation of the gland.

IOU should be performed in any patient undergoing exploration for gastrinoma to identify tumors that are difficult to palpate. It may also detect signs suggestive of malignancy in addition to the relationship of the tumor to the main pancreatic duct and major blood vessels. IOU is not particularly useful in identifying duodenal wall gastrinomas; however, intraoperative endoscopy with transillumination of the duodenum is capable of locating duodenal wall gastrinomas.

The most accurate method of detecting duodenal wall gastrinomas is duodenotomy with careful palpation, a technique employed by experienced surgeons during surgical exploration for gastrinoma. Duodenotomy has been shown to increase the gastrinoma detection rate to 98% compared with 76% without duodenotomy, and also the short-term cure rate (65 versus 44%) and long-term cure rate (52 versus 26%) [16].

Because primary duodenal gastrinomas are associated with lymph node metastases in 60% of patients, a more aggressive lymph node dissection has been recommended. Major vascular involvement is not a contraindication to attempt a resection. A study of 273 patients showed that 46 (17%) had evidence of major vascular involvement on preoperative imaging, and 42 of these 46 patients underwent successful resection [17].

The use of endoscopic and/or laparoscopic approaches for the management of neuroendocrine tumors, including gastrinomas, has been reported in small numbers of patients. However, the role for such an approach in patients with gastrinomas appears to be limited owing to a variety of technical issues, including the multiplicity of lesions, the small size of duodenal tumors, the frequent presence of lymph node metastases, and the presence of critical structures in the usual gastrinoma location in the pancreatic head region. These difficulties tend to favor an open surgical approach.

Treatment of Hepatic Metastases

A very aggressive management approach has been advocated for advanced and metastatic gastrinomas because of the poor outcome of patients and the overall disappointing results with systemic therapy. It was reported that aggressive resectional procedures were associated with no operative deaths and a 5-year actuarial survival of 80% in 20 patients with locally advanced and metastatic neuroendocrine tumors including 10 gastrinomas [18]. Another study in 85 patients with liver metastases suggested that chemoembolization may be preferred unless a curative resection is possible or 90% of the tumor volume can be removed [19]. Bilobar disease and patients with more than 75% liver involvement were least likely to benefit from surgery.

The role of liver transplantation in patients with liver metastasis remains controversial. The UNOS database showed that 150 liver transplantations were carried out for patients with liver metastasis from neuroendocrine tumors out of 87,280 performed. Among them, 11 cases of gastrinoma (7.3%) were included. Overall survival rates were similar to those for patients who underwent transplantation for hepatocellular carcinoma [20].

Other liver-directed therapies include chemoembolization, radioembolization, and percutaneous radiofrequency ablation. These therapies continue to play a role in the management of neuroendrocrine tumors metastatic to the liver, including gastrinomas. In general, transarterial chemoembolization (TACE) has been shown to be a relatively safe procedure with improvements in symptom control, time to progression, and survival.

Systemic Chemotherapy

Streptozotocin appears to be the most active single agent in patients with metastatic gastrinoma with objective response rates reported in up to 50% of patients [21]. There is no evidence that the addition of 5-fluorouracil (5FU) with or without doxorubicin improves the outcome compared with streptozotocin alone [21].

A study using a combination of 5FU, cisplatin, and streptozocin for metastatic or locally advanced neuroendocrine tumors of a variety of sites in 79 patients showed that the overall results are not superior to those with streptozocin alone [22].

Octreotide, either alone or combined with interferon, appears to have a role in the management of patients. The development of a long-acting somatostatin analog has greatly facilitated management, and is effective in reducing symptoms.

A randomized multi-institutional double-blind placebocontrolled trial studying the vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) inhibitor sunitinib was reported in 171 advanced well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors, including 19 patients with gastrinoma. Progression-free survival (PFS) was 11.4 months in the sunitinib group compared with 5.5 months in the placebo group. The objective response rate was 9.3% in the sunitinib group versus 0% in the placebo group. Nine deaths were reported in the sunitinib group (10%) versus 21 in the placebo group (25%).

The use of mTOR inhibitors, either alone or combined with octreotide therapy, has recently been studied in patients with pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. The RADIANT 1 trial, a multinational Phase II study, studied the efficacy of everolimus alone and in combination with octreotide in patients with metastatic PanNET who had progressed on chemotherapy [23]. Treatment with everolimus alone resulted in stable disease in 67.8% of patients and partial response in 9.6%. Combination therapy with everolimus and octreotide LAR resulted in stable disease in 80% of patients and partial response in 4.4%.

In the RADIANT III trial, 410 patients with radiologic progression of disease were randomized to everolimus 10 mg daily or usual therapy, which could include somatostatin [24]. The median PFS was 11 months with everolimus compared with 4.6 months with usual therapy. The proportion of patients alive and progression free at 18 months was 34% with everolimus compared with 9% with placebo.

References

- 1 Zollinger RM. Gastrinoma: factors influencing prognosis. Surgery 1985;97:49–54.
- **2** Stabile BE, Passaro E Jr. Benign and malignant gastrinoma. Am J Surg 1985;149:144–150.
- **3** Maton PN, Vinayek R, Frucht H et al. Long-term efficacy and safety of omeprazole in patients with Zollinger– Ellison syndrome: a prospective study. Gastroenterology 1989;97:827–836.
- 4 Imamura M, Komoto I, Ota S et al. Biochemically curative surgery for gastrinoma in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 patients. World J Gastroenterol 2011;17:1343–1353.
- 5 Alexander HR, Fraker DL, Norton JA et al. Prospective study of somatostatin receptor scintigraphy and its effect on operative outcome in patients with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Ann Surg 1998;228:228–238.

- **6** Imamura M, Takahashi K, Adachi H et al. Usefulness of selective arterial secretin injection test for localization of gastrinoma in the Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Ann Surg 1987;205:230–239.
- 7 Imamura M, Takahashi K, Isobe Y et al. Curative resection of multiple gastrinomas aided by selective arterial secretin injection test and intraoperative secretin test. Ann Surg 1989;210:710–718.
- **8** Turner JJ, Wren AM, Jackson JE et al. Localization of gastrinomas by selective intra-arterial calcium injection. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2002;57:821–825.
- **9** Gibril F, Venzon DJ, Ojeaburu JV et al. Prospective study of the natural history of gastrinoma in patients with MEN1: definition of an aggressive and a nonaggressive form. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2001;86:5282–5293.
- **10** Doppman JL, Miller DL, Chang R et al. Insulinomas: localization with selective intraarterial injection of calcium. Radiology 1991;178:237–241.
- 11 Krenning EP, Kwekkeboom DJ, de Jong M et al. Essentials of peptide receptor scintigraphy with emphasis on the somatostatin analog octreotide. Semin Oncol 1994;21:6–14.
- 12 Jensen RT, Niederle B, Mitry E et al. Gastrinoma (duodenal and pancreatic). Neuroendocrinology 2006;84:173–182.
- 13 Portela-Gomes GM, Stridsberg M, Grimelius L et al. Differential expression of the five somatostatin receptor subtypes in human benign and malignant insulinomas—predominance of receptor subtype 4. Endocr Pathol 2007;18:79–85.
- 14 Noda S, Norton JA, Jensen RT, Gay WA Jr. Surgical resection of intracardiac gastrinoma. Ann Thorac Surg 1999;67:532–533.
- 15 Grant CS, van Heerden J, Charboneau JW et al. Insulinoma. The value of intraoperative ultrasonography. Arch Surg 1988;123:843–848.

- 16 Norton JA, Alexander HR, Fraker DL et al. Does the use of routine duodenotomy (DUODX) affect rate of cure, development of liver metastases, or survival in patients with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome? Ann Surg 2004;239:617–625; discussion, 626.
- 17 Norton JA, Harris EJ, Chen Y et al. Pancreatic endocrine tumors with major vascular abutment, involvement, or encasement and indication for resection. Arch Surg 2011;146:724–732.
- 18 Norton JA, Jensen RT. Resolved and unresolved controversies in the surgical management of patients with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Ann Surg 2004;240:757–773.
- 19 Chamberlain RS, Canes D, Brown KT et al. Hepatic neuroendocrine metastases: does intervention alter outcomes? J Am Coll Surg 2000;190:432–445.
- **20** Gedaly R, Daily MF, Davenport D et al. Liver transplantation for the treatment of liver metastases from neuroendocrine tumors: an analysis of the UNOS database. Arch Surg 2011;146:953–958.
- 21 Maton PN, Gardner JD, Jensen RT. Diagnosis and management of Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Endocrinol Metab Clin North Am 1989;18:519–543.
- 22 Turner NC, Strauss SJ, Sarker D et al. Chemotherapy with 5-fluorouracil, cisplatin and streptozocin for neuroendocrine tumours. Br J Cancer 2010;102:1106–1112.
- 23 Yao JC, Lombard-Bohas C, Baudin E et al. Daily oral everolimus activity in patients with metastatic pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors after failure of cytotoxic chemotherapy: a phase II trial. J Clin Oncol 2010;28:69–76.
- 24 Yao JC, Shah MH, Ito T et al. Everolimus for advanced pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. N Engl J Med 2011;364:514–523.
135

Rare Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas: Management and Evidence of Surgical Treatment

Ryuichiro Doi

Kyoto University Hospital, Kyoto, Japan

Introduction

As pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) are rarely encountered in hospitals, standardization of diagnosis and/or the treatment strategy have not progressed until recently. However, recent advances in localization techniques such as the selective arterial secretagogue injection (SASI) test and somatostatin receptor scintigraphy (SRS) have promoted curative resection surgery of PanNET [1,2]. As the number of resections has rapidly increased, a few important characteristic pathologic features of PanNET have been revealed year by year.

PanNET include both PanNET associated with a functional syndrome (functional PanNET) or those associated with no distinct clinical syndrome (nonfunctional PanNET) [3-6]. Nonfunctional PanNET are the most common but they do not usually produce specific symptoms and are therefore considered clinically to be nonfunctional tumors, but they produce and frequently even secrete small amounts of pancreatic polypeptide, chromogranin A, neuron-specific enolase, calcitonin, neurotensin, and other peptides [4,5,7-9]. Gastrinoma and insulinoma are the two most common functional PanNET, but there are also various kinds of rare functional PanNET (rare PanNET) [3-6], including glucagonomas, vasoactive intestinal peptide-releasing tumors (VIPomas) (Verner-Morrison syndrome, pancreatic cholera, watery diarrhea, hypokalemia, and achlorhydria [WDHA] syndrome) and somatostatinomas (Table 135.1) [3-7,9]. Each of the established rare PanNET syndromes is associated with a distinct clinical syndrome reflecting the actions of the secreted excess hormone.

Clinical Features

Gastrinoma, insulinoma, and nonfunctional PanNET represent over 90% and other rare PanNET less than 10% of all PanNET [4,7]. Rare but well-known PanNET include glucagonomas, VIPomas, and somatostatinomas whose syndromes are established. Rare and lesser-known tumors include PanNET that secrete calcitonin, renin, luteinizing hormone, erythropoietin, and insulin-like growth factor II whose status is unclear as to whether they represent a specific syndrome because of the small numbers of cases (Table 135.1) [3–5,7,9–11].

The majority of patients with rare PanNET have liver metastases at initial diagnosis (40–90%). Somatostatinomas can occur in the pancreas or upper small intestine; how-ever, the duodenal somatostatinomas are rarely associated with a functional clinical syndrome [4,10,12]. In addition to somatostatinomas, a number of the other rare PanNET also occur in extrapancreatic locations (Table 135.1).

The average age at diagnosis is estimated to be 50–55 years, with equal gender distribution. Patients with malignant tumors may present with mixed syndromes or tumors may change clinically over time. The most frequent familial condition associated with rare PanNET is multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1). Glucagonomas occur in 3% of MEN1 patients, VIPomas in 3%, and GRHomas (secreting growth hormone-releasing hormone) and somatostatinomas in less than 1% [13,14]. Somatostatinomas are seen in up to 10% of patients with von Recklinghausen disease (neurofibromatosis type 1) but in almost all cases they are not associated with a functional syndrome [7,12,13].

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 135.1 Rare pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors.

Name	Biologically active peptide(s) secreted	Estimated incidence (new cases/10 ⁶ population/year)	Tumor location	Malignant (%)	Associated with MEN1 (%)	Main symptoms/signs
Glucagonoma	Glucagon	0.01-0.1	Pancreas (100%)	50-80	1–20	Rash (67–90%); glucose intolerance (38–87%); weight loss (66–96%)
VIPoma	Vasoactive intestinal peptide	0.05-0.2	Pancreas (90%, adult); other (10%, neural, adrenal, periganglionic)	40-70	6	Diarrhea (90–100%); hypokalemia (80–100%); dehydration (83%)
Somatostatinoma	Somatostatin	Rare	Pancreas (55%); duodenum/ jejunum (44%)	>70	45	Diabetes mellitus (63–90%); cholelithiases (65–90%); diarrhea (35–90%)
GRHoma	Growth hormone- releasing hormone	Unknown	Pancreas (30%); lung (54%); jejunum (7%); other (13%)	>60	16	Acromegaly (100%)
ACTHoma	ACTH	Rare	Pancreas (4–16% all ectopic Cushing)	>95	Rare	Cushing syndrome (100%)
PanNET causing carcinoid syndrome	(Serotonin; tachykinin)	Rare	Pancreas (<1% all carcinoids)	60-88	Rare	Carcinoid syndrome
PanNET causing hypercalcemia (PTHrpoma)	PTHrp; others unknown	Rare	Pancreas (rare cause of hypercalcemia)	84	Rare	Abdominal pain due to hepatic metastases, symptoms due to hypercalcemia
PanNET secreting calcitonin	Calcitonin	Rare	Pancreas (rare cause of hypercalcitonemia)	>80	16	Diarrhea (50%)
PanNET secreting renin	Renin	Rare	Pancreas	Unknown	No	Hypertension
PanNET secreting luteinizing hormone	Luteinizing hormone	Rare	Pancreas	Unknown	No	Anovulation, virilization (female); reduced libido (male)
PanNET secreting erythropoietin	Erythropoietin	Rare	Pancreas	100	No	Polycythemia
PanNET secreting IGF-II	Insulin-like growth factor II	Rare	Pancreas	Unknown	No	Hypoglycemia

Prognosis and Survival

Most rare PanNET present with metastatic disease and patients' survival time is determined by the growth of the tumor rather than the hormone excess state. Five-year survival for the group with advanced disease is 29-45% [3,4,6,7]. All of the survival or prognostic data on the individual rare PanNET come from retrospective studies and in recent studies their results are often included in noninsulinoma or nongastrinoma series that include nonfunctional PanNET. These studies demonstrated tumor Ki-67 index $\geq 62\%$, presence of lymph node metastasis, presence of cytokeratin-19 staining, and various molecular features that were associated with a poor prognosis [4,15].

Diagnosis

Rare PanNET characteristically present with the symptoms of the specific hormone excess state, and in most cases present late in the disease course when advanced disease is already present [4,6,7]. In a few of patients with a rare PanNET, a second functional syndrome may develop over time. Therefore, the diagnosis of all rare PanNET requires the demonstration of an inappropriate elevation of the specific serum hormones combined with clinical and/or laboratory evidence of oversecretion of the appropriate hormone [3–5,16,17]. The diagnosis of functional rare PanNET requires clinical evidence of hormonal overexpression and is not based solely on immunohistochemical results [3–5,16,17].

General markers such as serum chromogranin A also support the presence of a neuroendocrine tumor, and may be helpful for monitoring during the disease's course [3,5,17,18].

All biochemical tests should be performed at first visit. PanNET causing Cushing syndrome should be suspected from the clinical examination and history, and the diagnosis established by performing 24-hour urinary cortisol determinations, midnight plasma or salivary cortisol assessments, and dexamethasone suppression tests as needed [9,17].

Tumor Localization

Tumor localization studies are important in all patients with rare PanNET. Tumor localization studies are necessary to determine whether surgical resection is indicated, to localize the primary tumor, to determine the extent of the disease and whether metastatic disease to the liver or distant sites is present, and to assess changes in tumor extent with treatments. All aspects of their management require knowledge of tumor extent. It is important to know that the majority of all pancreatic functional tumors except insulinomas are malignant. Accurate localization of the tumor can result in complete surgical resection with cure of PanNET (10–40%).

Numerous localization studies have been recommended, including conventional imaging studies (computed tomography [CT], magnetic resonance imaging [MRI], ultrasonography [US]), selective angiography, SASI test, SRS, and endoscopic ultrasonography (EUS), in addition to various intraoperative localization methods including intraoperative ultrasonography (IOU).

Most prospective studies show that the sensitivity of conventional imaging studies for localizing the primary tumor is 10–50%, angiography 20–50%, and SRS 30–70% [19]. The use of SRS changes management in 15–45% of patients with PanNET. For SRS and all conventional studies, tumor size is an important variable and tumors smaller than 1 cm are missed in 50% or more cases. The combined use of multidetector computed tomography (MDCT) scanning or MRI and SRS is always recommended. Conventional imaging studies suggesting vascular or tissue invasion may provide important information on whether surgical resection is contraindicated.

If measurement of target hormone is easy accessible, the SASI test is the most reliable approach for tumor localization. The SASI test was first described for localization of gastrinoma, and has gradually proved useful for the localization of other functional PanNET [2,20-22]. At the time of abdominal arteriography, secretagogue is injected into the splenic artery, the gastroduodenal artery, and the superior mesenteric artery. Then 2mL blood samples are drawn from the hepatic vein through a catheter inserted via the femoral vein, before and 20, 40, and 60 seconds after the injection of secretagogue to detect the change in hormone levels in hepatic venous blood. When the rise in hormone levels at 40 seconds after injection is significantly higher than the measurement errors, the artery is diagnosed as a feeding artery of the tumor. Functioning tumor is then located in the feeding area of the identified feeding artery.

Functional localization studies are not limited by tumor size but are somewhat invasive. Prospective studies of the metastatic liver disease from a malignant PanNET showed that CT and US could detect their presence in 30–80% of patients with metastases, MRI and angiography in 50–85%, and SRS in 70–95% [23]. IOU should be routinely used to assess and identify PanNET [24].

EUS is particularly sensitive for PanNET; however, its ability to detect small duodenal tumors is controversial. Hence EUS is not universally recommended as a firstline procedure in the investigation of rare PanNET. It may be used in circumstances where MDCT, MRI, and SRS are inconclusive, especially preoperatively. However, in patients with rare PanNET presenting with lymph node metastasis, EUS is rarely necessary. EUS may be helpful in patients with large or aggressive tumors define to more clearly the tumor involvement where surgery is considered.

Insufficient data are available to recommend positron emission tomography (PET)/CT methods on a routine basis, its use remains investigational, and its availability is limited. If results with the earlier recommended imaging are unclear or negative in a patient with rare PanNET, ⁶⁸Ga-labeled somatostatin analog PET should be considered with performance by an experienced center.

A number of studies have demonstrated that PET, especially with ⁶⁸Ga-labeled somatostatin analogs (DOTA-TOC [DOTA-Tyr-octreotide], DOTA-TATE [DOTA-Tyr-octreotate], DOTA-NOC [DOTA-Nal-octreotide]) when combined with CT ([⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-TOC PET/CT, for example), has high specificity and is more sensitive that SRS or other modalities [25–28]. At present it is not available in many centers and the exact place in the localization algorithm where it should be used has not been clearly defined.

Standard PET with [¹⁸F]fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG-PET) is not efficient in detecting well-differentiated tumors but may have some value in the detection of aggressive poorly differentiated pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinomas [7]. Other examinations that may be useful are [¹⁸F]DOPA-PET or [¹¹C]-5-HTP-PET if available and costs are affordable.

Surgical Treatment

The best treatment for rare PanNET is curative surgical resection. This needs to be performed before liver metastasis develops. Indications for surgery depend on clinical symptom control, tumor size, location, extent, malignancy, and metastatic spread [3,4,7,24,29]. Curative surgery should be indicated whenever possible, even in the presence of metastatic disease, including resectable metastatic disease to the liver and when the patient can tolerate the surgery[3,4,7,24,29]. The types of surgery include pancreaticoduodenectomy, distal pancreatectomy, tumor enucleation, and enucleation in combination with resection depending on the location of the primary tumor.

Curative surgery is always recommended following optimal symptomatic control of the clinical syndrome by medical treatment. Owing to the usually large size of the tumor and the high prevalence of lymph node metastasis in rare PanNET, curative surgery should include pancreatic resection with lymph node dissection through laparotomy. In the case of localized lymph node metastasis or more extensive disease spread, surgery should also be considered if at least 90% of the gross tumor can be resectable.

Laparoscopic resection is currently not recommended because lymphadenectomy and careful inspection for invasion and metastases are needed [7]. Surgery for lymph node metastasis may be performed during treatment of the primary tumor. Cytoreductive surgery should be considered when the metastatic disease is localized or more than 90% of the tumor load can be resected, which may help to improve hormonal control and perhaps extend survival.

Medical Treatment

Several decades ago, the major cause of death of patients was the untreated effects of the hormone excess state; therefore, it is important to control the hormone levels [4,7], which can be achieved with the combined use of medical, surgical, and radiologic therapies.

Both somatostatin analogs and interferon have been shown to be effective in the control of symptoms in rare PanNET [30]. Somatostatin analogs are an effective treatment in the control of symptoms of rare PanNET, especially in patients with VIPomas, GRHomas, and glucagonomas [30]. Long-acting somatostatin analogs are also reported to be effective in controlling the excess hormone secretion in some cases of somatostatinomas. If somatostatin analogs are ineffective or lose efficacy in controlling the hormone excess state, treatment with interferon may be effective at controlling the symptoms, either alone or in combination with somatostatin analogs.

Somatostatin analogs also have antigrowth effects on PanNET. For the control of symptoms, somatostatin analog therapy should be initiated with the short-acting substance for 1-2 days with titration according to clinical response. The patient can then be transferred to slow-release lanreotide-SR i.m., lanreotide autogel s.c., or octreotide long-acting release i.m. every 4 weeks [31]. Likewise, interferon treatment may help control symptoms of the hormone excess state in rare PanNET, although it has been less well studied than the use of somatostatin analogs. It is reported to be effective in VIPomas not responding to somatostatin analogs and also in isolated cases when combined with somatostatin to control the symptoms of a rare PanNET, which with somatostatin treatment alone there was inadequate symptom control; however, this requires confirmation in a controlled manner [32].

Prospective studies of mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) inhibitors with or without octreotide and

tyrosine kinase inhibitors have shown significant prolongation of the survival time of patients with gastrinoma.

References

- Krenning EP, Kwekkeboom DJ, Oei HY et al. Somatostatin-receptor scintigraphy in gastroenteropancreatic tumors. An overview of European results. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1994;733:416–424.
- 2 Imamura M, Takahashi K, Adachi H et al. Usefulness of selective arterial secretin injection test for localization of gastrinoma in the Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Ann Surg 1987;205:230–239.
- **3** Oberg K. Pancreatic endocrine tumors. Semin Oncol 2010;37:594–618.
- Metz DC, Jensen RT. Gastrointestinal neuroendocrine tumors: pancreatic endocrine tumors. Gastroenterology 2008;135:1469–1492.
- **5** Kulke MH, Anthony LB, Bushnell DL et al. NANETS treatment guidelines: well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors of the stomach and pancreas. Pancreas 2010;39:735–752.
- 6 Ekeblad S. Islet cell tumours. Adv Exp Med Biol 2007;654:771–789.
- 7 O'Toole D, Salazar R, Falconi M et al. Rare functioning pancreatic endocrine tumors. Neuroendocrinology 2006;84:189–195.
- 8 Falconi M, Plockinger U, Kwekkeboom DJ et al. Well-differentiated pancreatic nonfunctioning tumors/ carcinoma. Neuroendocrinology 2006;84:196–211.
- **9** Kaltsas G, Androulakis, II, de Herder WW, Grossman AB. Paraneoplastic syndromes secondary to neuroendocrine tumours. Endocr Relat Cancer 2010;17:R173–R193.
- **10** Garbrecht N, Anlauf M, Schmitt A et al. Somatostatinproducing neuroendocrine tumors of the duodenum and pancreas: incidence, types, biological behavior, association with inherited syndromes, and functional activity. Endocr Relat Cancer 2008;15:229–241.
- 11 Isidori AM, Kaltsas GA, Grossman AB. Ectopic ACTH syndrome. Front Horm Res 2006;35:143–156.
- 12 Hoffmann KM, Furukawa M, Jensen RT. Duodenal neuroendocrine tumors: classification, functional syndromes, diagnosis and medical treatment. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2005;19:675–697.
- 13 Jensen RT, Berna MJ, Bingham DB, Norton JA. Inherited pancreatic endocrine tumor syndromes: advances in molecular pathogenesis, diagnosis, management, and controversies. Cancer 2008;113(suppl):1807–1843.
- 14 Levy-Bohbot N, Merle C, Goudet P et al. Prevalence, characteristics and prognosis of MEN 1-associated glucagonomas, VIPomas, and somatostatinomas:

New cytotoxic chemotherapy with temozolomide and capecitabine has also been reported to be effective.

study from the GTE (Groupe des Tumeurs Endocrines) registry. Gastroenterol Clin Biol 2004;28:1075–1081.

- **15** Jonkers YM, Claessen SM, Perren A et al. DNA copy number status is a powerful predictor of poor survival in endocrine pancreatic tumor patients. Endocr Relat Cancer 2007;14:769–779.
- **16** Osefo N, Ito T, Jensen RT. Gastric acid hypersecretory states: recent insights and advances. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2009;11:433–441.
- 17 Vinik AI, Woltering EA, Warner RR et al. NANETS consensus guidelines for the diagnosis of neuroendocrine tumor. Pancreas 2010;39:713–734.
- 18 O'Toole D, Grossman A, Gross D et al. ENETS Consensus Guidelines for the Standards of Care in Neuroendocrine Tumors: biochemical markers. Neuroendocrinology 2009;90:194–202.
- 19 Sundin A, Garske U, Orlefors H. Nuclear imaging of neuroendocrine tumours. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2007;21:69–85.
- **20** Imamura M, Takahashi K, Isobe Y et al. Curative resection of multiple gastrinomas aided by selective arterial secretin injection test and intraoperative secretin test. Ann Surg 1989;210:710–718.
- **21** Turner JJ, Wren AM, Jackson JE et al. Localization of gastrinomas by selective intra-arterial calcium injection. Clin Endocrinol (Oxf) 2002;57:821–825.
- 22 Doppman JL, Miller DL, Chang R et al. Insulinomas: localization with selective intraarterial injection of calcium. Radiology 1991;178:237–241.
- 23 Gibril F, Jensen RT. Diagnostic uses of radiolabelled somatostatin receptor analogues in gastroenteropancreatic endocrine tumours. Dig Liver Dis 2004;36(suppl 1):S106–S120.
- 24 Akerstrom G, Hellman P. Surgery on neuroendocrine tumours. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2007;21:87–109.
- **25** Dudczak R, Traub-Weidinger T. PET and PET/CT in endocrine tumours. Eur J Radiol 2010;73:481–493.
- Buchmann I, Henze M, Engelbrecht S et al. Comparison of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC PET and ¹¹¹In-DTPAOC (Octreoscan) SPECT in patients with neuroendocrine tumours. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2007;34:1617–1626.
- **27** Gabriel M, Decristoforo C, Kendler D et al. ⁶⁸Ga-DOTA-Tyr³-octreotide PET in neuroendocrine tumors: comparison with somatostatin receptor scintigraphy and CT. J Nucl Med 2007;48:508–518.

1018 Chapter 135

- Ruf J, Heuck F, Schiefer J et al. Impact of multiphase
 ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC-PET/CT on therapy management in patients with neuroendocrine tumors. Neuroendocrinology 2010;91:101–109.
- **29** Fendrich V, Waldmann J, Bartsch DK, Langer P. Surgical management of pancreatic endocrine tumors. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2009;6:419–428.
- **30** Modlin IM, Pavel M, Kidd M, Gustafsson BI. Review article: somatostatin analogues in the treatment of gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine (carcinoid) tumours. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 2010;31:169–188.
- 31 Oberg K, Kvols L, Caplin M et al. Consensus report on the use of somatostatin analogs for the management of neuroendocrine tumors of the gastroenteropancreatic system. Ann Oncol 2004;15:966–973.
- **32** Fazio N, de Braud F, Delle Fave G, Oberg K. Interferonalpha and somatostatin analog in patients with gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma: single agent or combination? Ann Oncol 2007;18:13–19.

Treatment of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas and Biliary Tract

Andrea Frilling¹, Ashley K. Clift¹, and Vito Cincinnati²

¹ Department of Surgery and Cancer, Imperial College London, London, UK

² Department of Hepatology and Gastroenterology, University Hospital Münster, Münster, Germany

Introduction

Neuroendocrine tumors (NET) of the pancreas, duodenum, and biliary tract constitute a rare and heterogeneous group of neoplasms derived from the embryogenetically defined "foregut." Most likely, they originate from pluripotent neuroendocrine stem cells distributed throughout the human body. Traditionally, the term "carcinoids" has been used to define these tumors. Once it became evident that "carcinoids" encompass a unique cluster of tumors with an expansive range of morphologic and biologic characteristics, modern classifications of these neoplasms adopted the terms "neuroendocrine tumor," "neuroendocrine carcinoma," and "neuroendocrine neoplasia" [1].

One of the hallmarks of NET and also of neuroendocrine carcinoma (NEC) is the synthesis and secretion of numerous amines and peptides capable of inducing distinct clinical syndromes. In addition to tumor-specific hormones including insulin and gastrin, proteins such as neuron-specific enolase (NSE), chromogranin A (ChA), pancreastatin, and synaptophysin—commonly expressed in neuroendocrine cells—are produced. Not only do such proteins serve for immunohistochemical diagnosis of NET, they have also been recognized as clinically useful tumor markers in clinical practice. Additional characteristic features of NET encompass specific amine uptake mechanisms and cell surface peptide receptors, namely for somatostatin, that have utility in diagnosis and treatment [2,3].

Foregut NET can occur sporadically or as a component of the genetically determined autosomal dominant syndromes multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) and MEN4, a recently described, very rare type of MEN. In MEN1-associated pancreatic tumors and in up to 40% of sporadic tumors, loss of the wild-type *MEN1* (MEN1 tumor suppressor gene, menin) allele located on 11q13 can be identified [4]. In cases of heredity, multicentric tumor manifestation should be expected.

Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

Of the NET originating from the pancreas, 65–80% are hormonally active. Although the majority of such tumors secrete insulin or gastrin, less commonly secretion of vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP), glucagon, growth hormone-releasing factor (GRF), or somatostatin can also be observed. Particularly rare are serotoninproducing tumors, with fewer than 150 cases documented in the literature [5]. Tumor nomenclature depends upon the hormone predominantly secreted, namely: insulinoma, gastrinoma, VIPoma, glucagonoma, GRFoma, or somatostatinoma.

Insulinomas

Insulinomas represent 60% of all pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET). More than 90% of such tumors are benign lesions measuring 1–2 cm in size (Fig. 136.1). Approximately 10% of insulinomas are multicentric, most of them associated with MEN1, and 10% are malignant. Malignant insulinomas metastasize to the regional lymph nodes and liver. Localized or diffuse islet cell hyperplasia as a very rare cause of hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia has been reported in adults and in children (nesidioblastosis). The clinical hallmark of the disease is neuroglycopenia, followed fairly regularly by catecholaminergic responses.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 136.1 Intraoperative finding of a 1 cm insulinoma at the tail of the pancreas.

The diagnosis of insulinoma is based on following criteria:

- the signs and symptoms of hypoglycemia during periods of fasting or exertion
- documented blood glucose levels near or below 40 mg/ dL (<2.2 mmol/L)
- concomitant insulin levels of $\ge 6 \mu U/mL$ (43 pmol/L)
- elevated C-peptide levels ($\geq 0.2 \text{ nmol/L}$)
- absence of sulfonylurea in the plasma.

As the most reliable investigative test, a 72-hour fast has been traditionally considered. In the presence of insulinoma, 80% of the patients will become symptomatic within 24 hours of fasting. The introduction of upgraded assays for insulin, proinsulin, and C-peptide might supersede the standard full 72-hour fast by a 48hour fast [6]. Although rarely required, provocative tests (tolbutamide test, glucagon test, calcium infusion test) can be of help in cases of anomalous or equivocal standard test results. Once the biochemical diagnosis of an insulinoma has been established, search for adenopathies typical for MEN1 and meticulous evaluation of the family history must be carried out. The diagnosis of MEN1-associated insulinoma can be confirmed by DNA analysis and by proof of menin gene mutations most commonly detected in exons 2, 7, 9, and 1.

Localization Studies

The striking advantage of preoperative localization of PanNET has generally been recognized, although some authors suggest that skilled surgical exploration utilizing intraoperative ultrasonography (IOU) is sufficient for a successful outcome [7,8]. In the presence of newer imaging techniques and refinement of standard radiologic procedures, most lesions can be accurately identified prior to surgery.

The sensitivity of transabdominal ultrasonography (US) depends strongly on the experience of the examiner

and has been reported more recently to be around 60–70%. For some authors, this is the only preoperative imaging modality. Despite improvements in computed tomography (CT) through the introduction of dynamic contrast-enhanced techniques coupled with 5 mm "cuts," the sensitivity does not exceed 40-65% [9]. In single series, encouraging results have been reported with T1-weighted fat-suppressed and dynamic gadoliniumenhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) [10]. For endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) imaging of PanNET, overall sensitivity and accuracy of up to 95% have been reported [11]. Either as a single technique or in combination with fine-needle aspiration biopsy [12], EUS has emerged as one of the most valuable modalities in the imaging of PanNET. Somatostatin receptor (SR)-based imaging is not very effective in the radiologic interrogation of insulinomas since most of the lesions do not express SR subtype 2, necessary for binding of the radiolabeled octreotide. Owing to high monoamine oxidase A levels in PanNET, promising results were achieved using [¹¹C]harmine-labeled tracers [13]. Glucagon-like peptide-1 receptor imaging ([¹¹¹In]diethylenetriaminepentaacetic acid [DTPA]-exendin-4 single-photon emission computed tomography [SPECT]/CT) has recently been reported as an effective second-line imaging modality for patients with negative results on standard imaging.

Grant et al. [14] and Norton et al. [15] were among the first to emphasize the immense usefulness of IOU in the management of PanNET. The method not only allows the identification of the lesion, but also provides additional information concerning the relation of the tumor to the pancreatic duct, the common bile duct, the portal vein, and the superior mesenteric vessels. Particularly for tumors located within the uncinate process, exposure of the complete gland is crucial.

Assignment of insulinomas to regions of the pancreas is possible by selective transhepatic portal venous sampling for insulin. The method regionalizes the lesion to a certain part of the pancreas; however, it does not determine the specific location. Since this highly invasive technique is extremely demanding, it is reserved mainly for reoperations and MEN1-associated tumors [16]. Further improvement of tumor regionalization can be achieved by selective arterial calcium stimulation and blood sampling for insulin gradients in the hepatic veins [17], a technique originally reported by Imamura et al. for regionalization of gastrinomas [18].

Perioperative Management of Serum Glucose

The main goal of the preoperative preparation is to avoid severe hypoglycemia. Intravenous administration of glucose is recommended during the night before surgery. Patients suffering from severe hypoglycemia may be treated with diazoxide or octreotide. Intraoperatively, blood glucose monitoring should continue. Increases in blood sugar levels may confirm successful insulinoma removal. More reliable confirmation concerning completeness of surgery can be gained by insulin measurement with intraoperative rapid insulin assay [19]. Shortly after insulinoma removal, transient hyperglycemia usually occurs. Since glucose levels rarely exceed 200 mg/dL, no specific treatment is necessary.

Surgical Management

In patients with tumors expressing malignant features or in the presence of contradictory imaging results, a standard surgical approach to the pancreas and exploration of the liver for metastases, meticulous exposure of the whole organ including the uncinate process, allowing palpation and visual assessment of anterior and posterior pancreatic surfaces, should be carried out [20]. Even if the lesion is already visible, IOU should be performed to assess the relationship of the tumor to the surrounding structures. Regardless of the specific site of the tumor, enucleation or limited parenchyma-sparing resection should be attempted as the "gold standard" for the surgical treatment of benign insulinoma. Blunt dissection close to the capsule of the tumor with the aim of avoiding injury to the main pancreatic duct is recommended in order to prevent fistula formation. The parenchymal defect can be closed or left opened. Local application of sealants can lower the incidence of postoperative fistulas, traditionally reported with an incidence of 13-40%, irrespective of the management of the enucleation cavity [21]. In addition, perioperative somatostatin administration may contribute to a reduction of pancreatic complications.

Laparoscopic resection of PanNET is feasible and safe, particularly in left-sided lesions [22,23]. The majority of patients with sporadic insulinomas localized on imaging and selected patients with MEN1-associated insulinomas nowadays undergo laparoscopic resections [24,25]. The rate of fistulas, however, remains comparable to that in open surgery. If the tumor is not identifiable, blind resections cannot be recommended. Rather than performing a blind distal pancreatectomy, the procedure should be stopped and the patient referred to a center with the possibility of advanced localization techniques and adequate surgical experience [26]. Patients with insulinomas who are not fit for surgery and not manageable conservatively may be considered for EUS-guided radiofrequency ablation using a novel needle electrode [27].

Larger lesions within the body or tail are managed by distal pancreatectomy with preservation of the spleen, if technically feasible. Very rarely seen large tumors within the head of the pancreas, or tumors located deep within the parenchyma and in close proximity to the pancreatic duct, require partial cephalectomy or even pancreaticoduodenectomy [28,29]. For tumors located within the middle portion of the gland that cannot be enucleated, central segmental pancreas resection may be the appropriate technique [30].

Insulinomas associated with the MEN1 syndrome are invariably multifocal and scattered throughout the whole pancreas. Although the number of well-documented patients is rather small, distal subtotal pancreatectomy with splenic preservation and enucleation of any tumors in the head and/or uncinate process appears to be the best procedure [31–34]. Peripancreatic lymphadenectomy is recommended in patients with concomitant gastrinoma or suspected malignancy [35].

Gastrinoma

Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (ZES) accounts for the clinical manifestation of gastrinomas. Although virtually all gastrinomas derive from the duodenum, some patients present with additional pancreatic lesions. In 60-90% of cases, gastrinomas can be found within the "gastrinoma triangle," a region defined by the junction of the cystic and common bile duct posteriorly, the junction of the second and third portions of the duodenum inferiorly, and the junction of the pancreatic neck and body medially. Although subject to controversial debate, the existence of primary lymph node gastrinomas has been postulated [36]. The majority of the duodenal gastrinomas are multicentric and only few millimeters in size. Of them, approximately 40% are linked to the MEN1 syndrome [37]. In contrast to insulinomas, sporadic gastrinomas are frequently malignant and larger than 2cm in diameter. Depending upon primary tumor size, liver metastases in combination with paraduodenal and peripancreatic lymph node metastases can be found at the initial diagnosis in up to 70% of patients.

Localization Studies

Sensitivities of standard imaging techniques (US, CT, MRI) has been reported to be between 40 and 70% for pancreatic gastrinomas 1-3 cm in size [38]. EUS provides 75% sensitivity for pancreatic gastrinomas and 50% sensitivity for duodenal wall lesions [39]. For the majority of localized gastrinomas and for metastatic disease, SR-based imaging utilizing positron emission tomography (PET)/CT technology (e.g., [68Ga]-1,4,7,10-tetraazacyclododecane-4,7,10tricarboxymethyl-1-yl-acetyl-D-Phe¹Try³-octreotide (⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-TOC) PET/CT) accounts for the single most accurate localization method [40]. In order to localize preoperatively gastrinomas that remained undetectable by standard imaging techniques, Imamura et al. developed the selective arterial secretagogue injection (SASI) test with secretin or calcium [18]. With this test, over 90% of gastrinomas can be accurately localized [41].

Surgical Management

Surgical exploration with an attempt at tumor resection is recommended for all sporadic gastrinomas in the absence of multiple nonresectable liver metastases [42]. Compared with medical treatment, surgical tumor removal significantly reduces the risk of metachronous liver metastases. Surgical approaches can be guided by the SASI test [41]. If the test result indicates a tumor within the duodenum only, 80% of patients with sporadic gastrinomas might be successfully treated with resection of the single tumor and periduodenal lymphadenectomy. The remaining 20% typically have multiple duodenal gastrinomas or a combination of duodenal and pancreatic tumors. In patients presumed to have a sporadic gastrinoma in whom no preoperative SASI test was carried out, pancreatic and duodenal exploration are necessary. IOU, careful palpation, and endoscopic transillumination of the duodenal wall are extremely valuable aids. For larger gastrinomas in the head of the pancreas without duodenal tumor, pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy is recommended. Smaller gastrinomas may be locally resected. In the case of duodenal and pancreatic lesions, pancreatoduodenectomy represents the appropriate therapy. Distal pancreatectomy with regional lymphadenectomy is the treatment of choice for gastrinomas within the body or tail of the pancreas.

For MEN1-associated gastrinomas, recommendations for surgery are much more controversial concerning timing and extent of the procedure [43,44]. Whereas some authors are in favor of less aggressive surgery encompassing spleen-saving distal pancreatectomy, enucleation of NET within the head and uncinate process, duodenotomy and excision of NET, and regional lymph node dissection, others propose more aggressive duodenopancreatic resections in order to achieve durable eugastrinemia [45,46].

Liver metastases are the main prognostic determinant in patients with gastrinomas. No uniform guidelines for the management of tumors in advanced metastatic stage exist. Treatment options are the same as those for other NET metastasized to the liver or primary neuroendocrine tumors of the liver (see later) [47].

Nonfunctioning Tumors

Patients with nonfunctioning (NF) (non-secreting) PanNET have no clinical symptoms related to hormonal hyperfunction and negative biochemistry for peptides secreted by the pancreatic islets. Immunohistochemically, however, expression of hormones in tumor cells can be revealed. The reported incidence of NF PanNET is 15–53% [48]. In the experience of surgical centers, the majority of such tumors are malignant. As in functioning tumors, the lesions can occur sporadically or within the MEN1 syndrome. At the time of diagnosis, most symptomatic patients are between 40 and 60 years old, presenting with abdominal pain, jaundice, and weight loss. Tumors located within the body or the tail of the pancreas may be clinically silent yet palpable as a bulky mass. In the past, the majority of tumors were diagnosed at an advanced stage. Nowadays, however, small NF NET are increasingly diagnosed incidentally on imaging for reasons unrelated to the pancreas.

Upon diagnosis, differentiation from the pancreatic adenocarcinoma must be considered. In general, patients with NF NET are in a better clinical condition. Synchronous metastases in the liver and/or lymph nodes are frequently present. In our experience, [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-TOC PET/CT is the most valuable imaging technique for staging well-differentiated and moderately differentiated NF NET (Fig. 136.2). For higher grade tumors or poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas, [¹⁸F] fluoro-2-deoxy-D-glucose (FDG) PET/CT is a more accurate imaging modality.

An aggressive surgical approach is the only therapy with potentially curative intent. Resection rates of 26-79% with an overall 5-year survival of 30-80% have been reported [49]. For MEN1-associated NF PanNET, no uniform suggestions exist [43]. Whereas some authors suggest resection of all tumors regardless of the size as soon as visualized, others postulate that with consideration of risk-benefit ratios, surgery may not be necessary in tumors less than 2 cm in diameter [50]. Controversy also exists regarding the management of sporadic small (<2 cm) NF NET; whereas in the opinion of some groups these tumors can be treated conservatively, others recommend surgical resection since both liver metastases and lymph node metastases have been reported in single patients with NF NET <2 cm in size [51]. Another topic under ongoing debate is the resection of primary NF PanNET in the setting of unresectable liver metastases. Although the quality of the evidence in the existing reports in favor of primary tumor resection is rather poor, the resectional approach can be justified in selected patients with tumors amendable for distal pancreatectomy and synchronous liver metastases suitable for interventional or medical treatment [52]. Most recently, peptide receptor radionuclide therapy has been introduced in the multimodal management of advanced PanNET as a potential tool for downstaging in patients with primarily nonresectable tumors [53,54].

Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Duodenum

Histopathologically, five types of duodenal NET can be discriminated, namely duodenal gastrinomas, somatostatinomas, nonfunctioning serotonin-, gastrin-,





Figure 136.2 Preoperative imaging studies in a patient with an NF NET of the pancreas. (a) On CT scan, a 20 cm diameter tumor in the left abdomen is shown. (b) [⁶⁸Ga]DOTA-TOC PET/CT demonstrates significant radionuclide uptake in the left upper abdomen. (c) Additionally, pathologic uptake, indicating a metastasis, is demonstrable within the right ilium. This finding was not seen on CT scan.

or calcitonin-producing tumors, poorly differentiated and predominantly ampullary NEC, and duodenal gangliocytic paragangliomas [5,55,56]. Approximately 30% of duodenal NET are related to von Recklinghausen disease (neurofibromatosis type 1 [NF1]), MEN1, and/or pheochromocytomas [57]. The majority of duodenal NET express ChA and NSE. In contrast to other locations, NET originating from the duodenum were found to be the only neuroendocrine lesions expressing the peptide marker xenin [58]. Based on the experience with a heterogeneous group of 99 NET of the duodenum, Burke et al. [59] determined three pathologic characteristics of the primary tumor as independent risk factors for metastatic spread: involvement of muscularis propria, size greater than 2 cm, and the presence of mitotic figures.

Gastrinomas located in the first and second portions of the duodenum account for approximately two-thirds of all duodenal NET. These tumors occur either sporadically or as a component of the MEN1 syndrome. Both sporadic and hereditary tumors are generally small (<1 cm), but multifocal in cases of familial determination. Although of small size and growth limited to the mucosa and submucosa, duodenal gastrinomas frequently present with significant lymph node metastases [3,60]. In contrast to pancreatic gastrinomas, distant metastases rarely occur in sporadic and hereditary duodenal tumors [44,55].

Duodenal somatostatinoma, located either within the ampulla of Vatar or periampullary, account for 15% of all duodenal NET. Insular growth pattern and psammoma body formation are histologic hallmarks of these tumors. In case of muscularis propria infiltration, malignancy must be assumed. Tumor size and mitotic activity have no correlation with metastatic potential [61]. Somatostatinoma syndrome, typical for PanNET expressing somatostatin, does not occur in these duodenal tumors. Association with NF1 and bilateral pheochromocytoma has been documented [62]. Owing to the unpredictable behavior of ampullary or periampullary NET, a radical surgical approach, most frequently in the form of a Whipple procedure, is recommended [63].

NF duodenal NET encompass lesions with both favorable and less favorable prognoses. Whereas welldifferentiated tumors confined to submucosa behave benignly, advanced metastases are frequently associated with poorly differentiated neoplasms. Gangliocytic paragangliomas represent a unique subgroup of duodenal NET located within the paraampullary region, and despite a tumor size of >2 cm and infiltration of the muscularis propria, they generally have a benign clinical course.

With the exception of ampullary/periampullary NET, duodenal NET smaller than 1 cm and in the absence of signs of invasion of the muscularis propria and of metastases may be excised locally by endoscopic resection with or without submucosal saline injection [64–67]. In this regard, EUS proved to be of extremely high value. It should be stressed, however, that lymph node metastases can be found also in tumors less than 1 cm in size [68]. For tumors between 1 and 2 cm or larger, local full-thickness excision through an open transduodenal approach or segmental duodenal resection with a side-to-side duodenostomy and regional lympadenectomy is recommended in order to achieve complete and curative resection [44,69].

Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Liver

Despite the liver being the predominant site of neuroendocrine tumor metastases, primary NET arising within the liver are rare. In a study of 13,715 carcinoid tumors accumulated by the National Cancer Institute in Bethesda, MD, over a 50-year period, only 45 primary hepatic tumors were documented [2]. Prior to the assumption that a hepatic NET presents a primary lesion, a meticulous search for extrahepatic tumor manifestation is pivotal for the effective management of such patients [70,71].

Patients with these tumors present with nonspecific hepatic clinical syndromes such as biliary obstruction or upper abdominal discomfort. In contrast to neuroendocrine liver metastases, flushing, diarrhea, bronchial construction, and carcinoid heart syndrome, which are pathognomonic for the classic carcinoid syndrome, will be found in only about 5% of cases [2]. On transabdominal US, the tumor appears as a hyperechoic lesion; nevertheless, the appearance on radiologic imaging is not characteristic [72]. The treatment strategy comprises several curative and palliative options including surgery, locally destructive techniques such as radiofrequency or laser-induced thermoablation, transarterial embolization alone or with chemotherapy, selective internal radiotherapy, somatostatin analogs, targeted medical therapy, and peptide receptor radionuclide therapy. In contrast to the poor overall 5-year survival of 18.4% reported in early studies [2], a more radical surgical approach including advanced hepatic resections or liver transplantation in selected cases and multimodal treatment concepts achieved 3-year disease-free survival rate of more than 75% [73,74].

Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Extrahepatic Biliary Tract

These very unusual neoplasia account for 0.2-2% of all gastrointestinal NET [2]. In approximately 60% of patients, the tumor develops within the common bile duct [75-77]. Further locations are the perihilar region (28%), cystic duct (11%), and common hepatic duct (3%)[76]. Unlike adenocarcinomas of the extrahepatic biliary system, biliary NET predominantly affect female patients younger than 50 years of age. The symptom most frequently seen is painless jaundice with or without pruritus. The diagnostic spectrum includes US, CT, magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, and percutaneous transhepatic cholangiography. For tumor staging purposes, SR-based imaging provides valuable information. As with other tumors originating from the biliary system, accurate preoperative diagnosis remains difficult, particularly regarding delineation from cholangiocarcinoma [78]. Upon microscopic examination, the tumors present with a trabecular or nesting pattern with occasional tubule formation, and cells expressing ChA, synaptophysin, serotonin, pancreatic polypeptide, and/or somatostatin [79]. Whereas local invasion is not common, metastatic lymph node involvement and liver metastases can be found in 30% of patients [75,77,80].

An aggressive surgical approach provides an overall favorable long-term prognosis. In early tumor stages and in the absence of metastases, 5-year survival of 60-100% has been documented [2,77,79]. The extent of resection depends mainly upon the size, the stage, and the location of the tumor. Common bile duct resection and Roux-en-Y hepaticojejunostomy represent the standard treatment of choice for lesions within the central portion of the common bile duct. For tumors affecting the hepatic duct bifurcation, resection of the bifurcation, in some cases in combination with partial hepatectomy, is necessary. Tumors of the distal part of the common bile duct require either segmental bile duct resection or partial pancreaticoduodenectomy (Whipple procedure). Extensive hilar lympadenectomy is a mandatory part of the procedure.

Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Gallbladder

Approximately 0.2% of all NET of the gastrointestinal tract originate from the gallbladder [5]. They usually affect females, causing right upper abdominal discomfort and jaundice. As in NET of the extrahepatic biliary tree, the diagnosis is frequently made first after surgery for presumed cholecystitis or adenocarcinoma of the gallbladder. Histologically, the tumor cells are positive for Grimelius staining and ChA, and less commonly for NSE or pancreatic polypeptide [81,82]. Nishigami et al. pointed out that owing to the entirely different prognosis of the lesions, a discrimination between the carcinoid tumors and endocrine cell carcinomas of the gallbladder must be considered [81].Whereas classical carcinoids of

References

- 1 Klöppel G, Perren A, Heitz PU. The gastroenteropancreatic neuroendocrine cell system and its tumors: the WHO classification. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2004;1014:13–27.
- **2** Modlin IM, Lye KD, Kidd M. A 5-decade analysis of 13,715 carcinoid tumors. Cancer 2003;97:934–959.
- **3** Modlin IM, Kidd M, Latich I, Zikusoka MN, Shapiro MD. Current status of gastrointestinal carcinoids. Gastroenterology 2005;128:1717–1751.
- **4** Wautot V, Vercherat C, Lespinasse J et al. Germline mutation profile of MEN1 in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1: search for correlation between phenotype and the functional domains of the MEN1 protein. Hum Mutat 2002;20:35–47.
- 5 Modlin IM, Shapiro MD, Kidd M. An analysis of rare carcinoid tumors: clarifying these clinical conundrums. World J Surg 2005;29:92–101.
- 6 Hirshberg B, Livi A, Bartlett DL et al. Forty-eight-hour fast: the diagnostic test for insulinoma. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2000;85:3222–3226.
- 7 Pasieka JL, McLeod MK, Thompson NW, Burney RE. Surgical approach to insulinomas. Assessing the need for preoperative localization. Arch Surg 1992;127:442–447.
- 8 Hashimoto LA, Walsh RM. Preoperative localization of insulinomas is not necessary. J Am Coll Surg 1999;189:368–373.
- **9** McAuley G, Delaney H, Colville J et al. Multimodality preoperative imaging of pancreatic insulinomas. Clin Radiol 2005;60:1039–1050.
- 10 Pamuklar E, Semelka RC. MR imaging of the pancreas. Magn Reson Imaging Clin N Am 2005;13:313–330.

the gallbladder virtually never metastasize or grow invasively, endocrine cell carcinoma (atypical carcinoids) exhibit a much more aggressive behavior [81–83]. Clearcell carcinoid tumors of the gallbladder, either as a sporadic tumor [84] or in association with von Hippel–Lindau syndrome [85], have been reported as a distinctive entity. Immunohistochemical positivity for inhibin was found to be pathognomonic for the genetically determined tumor form [85].

Although laparoscopic resection might be feasible in a small classical carcinoid confined to the wall of the gallbladder [86], the majority of patients, particularly those with endocrine cell carcinoma, require a more radical surgical approach in terms of hepatic resection, removal of the extrahepatic bile duct, and extended hilar lymphadenectomy [83,87]. An overall 5-year survival of approximately 60% has been reported [2].

- 11 Anderson MA, Carpenter S, Thompson NW, Nostrant TT, Elta GH, Scheiman JM. Endoscopic ultrasound is highly accurate and directs management in patients with neuroendocrine tumors of the pancreas. Am J Gastroenterol 2000;95:2271–2277.
- 12 Ardengh JC, de Paulo GA, Ferrari AP. EUS-guided FNA in the diagnosis of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors before surgery. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;60:378–384.
- 13 Örlefors H, Sundin A, Fasth K-J et al. Demonstration of high monoaminoxidase-A levels in neuroendocrine gastroenteropancreatic tumors in vitro and in vivo tumor visualization using positron emission tomography with ¹¹C-harmine. Nucl Med Biol 2003;30:669–679.
- 14 Grant CS, van Heerden J, Charboneau JW, James EM, Reading CC. Insulinoma. The value of intraoperative ultrasonography. Arch Surg 1988;123:843–848.
- **15** Norton JA, Shawker TH, Doppman JL et al. Localization and surgical treatment of occult insulinomas. Ann Surg 1990;212:615–620.
- 16 Doherty GM, Doppman JL, Shawker TH et al. Results of a prospective strategy to diagnose, localize, and resect insulinomas. Surgery 1991;110:989–996; discussion, 996–997.
- 17 Doppman JL, Miller DL, Chang R, Gorden P, Eastman RC, Norton JA. Intraarterial calcium stimulation test for detection of insulinomas. World J Surg 1993;17:439–443.
- 18 Imamura M, Takahashi K, Adachi H et al. Usefulness of selective arterial secretin injection test for localization of gastrinoma in the Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. Ann Surg 1987;205:230–239.

- 19 Carneiro DM, Levi JU, Irvin GL. Rapid insulin assay for intraoperative confirmation of complete resection of insulinomas. Surgery 2002;132:937–942; discussion, 942–943.
- **20** Proye CAG, Lokey JS. Current concepts in functioning endocrine tumors of the pancreas. World J Surg 2004;28:1231–1238.
- 21 Rothmund M, Angelini L, Brunt LM et al. Surgery for benign insulinoma: an international review. World J Surg 1990;14:393–398; discussion, 398–399.
- 22 Assalia A, Gagner M. Laparoscopic pancreatic surgery for islet cell tumors of the pancreas. World J Surg 2004;28:1239–1247.
- 23 Fernández-Cruz L, Sáenz A, Astudillo E et al. Outcome of laparoscopic pancreatic surgery: endocrine and nonendocrine tumors. World J Surg 2002;26:1057–1065.
- 24 Bartsch DK, Albers M, Knoop R, Kann PH, Fendrich V, Waldmann J. Enucleation and limited pancreatic resection provide long-term cure for insulinoma in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Neuroendocrinology 2013;98:290–298.
- **25** Fernández-Cruz L, Martínez I, Cesar-Borges G et al. Laparoscopic surgery in patients with sporadic and multiple insulinomas associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. J Gastrointest Surg 2005;9:381–388.
- 26 Hirshberg B, Libutti SK, Alexander HR et al. Blind distal pancreatectomy for occult insulinoma, an inadvisable procedure. J Am Coll Surg 2002;194:761–764.
- **27** Lakhtakia S, Ramchandani M, Galasso D et al. EUSguided radiofrequency ablation for management of pancreatic insulinoma by using a novel needle electrode (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2016;83:234–239.
- 28 Sarmiento JM, Farnell MB, Que FG, Nagorney DM. Pancreaticoduodenectomy for islet cell tumors of the head of the pancreas: long-term survival analysis. World J Surg 2002;26:1267–1271.
- **29** Park BJ, Alexander HR, Libutti SK et al. Operative management of islet-cell tumors arising in the head of the pancreas. Surgery 1998;124:1056–1061; discussion, 1061–1062.
- **30** Vibert E, Regimbeau JM, Sauvanet A. Technique of medial pancreatectomy. Ann Chir 2003;128:268–272 (in French).
- **31** Thompson NW. The surgical management of hyperparathyroidism and endocrine disease of the pancreas in the multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 patient. J Intern Med 1995;238:269–280.
- **32** Thompson NW. Management of pancreatic endocrine tumors in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Surg Oncol Clin N Am 1998;7:881–891.

- 33 Demeure MJ, Klonoff DC, Karam JH, Duh QY, Clark OH. Insulinomas associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia type I: the need for a different surgical approach. Surgery 1991;110:998–1004; discussion, 1004–1005.
- 34 O'Riordain DS, O'Brien T, van Heerden JA, Service FJ, Grant CS. Surgical management of insulinoma associated with multiple endocrine neoplasia type I. World J Surg 1994;18:488–493; discussion, 493–494.
- **35** Cougard P, Goudet P, Peix JL et al. Insulinomas in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Report of a series of 44 cases by the multiple endocrine neoplasia study group. Ann Chir 2000;125:118–123 [in French].
- 36 Norton JA, Alexander HR, Fraker DL, Venzon DJ, Gibril F, Jensen RT. Possible primary lymph node gastrinoma: occurrence, natural history, and predictive factors: a prospective study. Ann Surg 2003;237:650– 657; discussion, 657–659.
- 37 Donow C, Pipeleers-Marichal M, Schröder S, Stamm B, Heitz PU, Klöppel G. Surgical pathology of gastrinoma. Site, size, multicentricity, association with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1, and malignancy. Cancer 1991;68:1329–1334.
- **38** Doppman JL. Pancreatic endocrine tumors—the search goes on. N Engl J Med 1992;326:1770–1772.
- **39** Rösch T, Lightdale CJ, Botet JF et al. Localization of pancreatic endocrine tumors by endoscopic ultrasonography. N Engl J Med 1992;326:1721–1726.
- **40** Frilling A, Sotiropoulos GC, Radtke A et al. The impact of ⁶⁸Ga-DOTATOC positron emission tomography/ computed tomography on the multimodal management of patients with neuroendocrine tumors. Ann Surg 2010;252:850–856.
- **41** Imamura M, Komoto I, Ota S. Changing treatment strategy for gastrinoma in patients with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome. World J Surg 2006;30:1–11.
- **42** Fraker DL, Norton JA, Alexander HR, Venzon DJ, Jensen RT. Surgery in Zollinger–Ellison syndrome alters the natural history of gastrinoma. Ann Surg 1994;220:320–328; discussion, 328–330.
- **43** Kouvaraki MA, Shapiro SE, Cote GJ et al. Management of pancreatic endocrine tumors in multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. World J Surg 2006;30:643–653.
- **44** Ellison EC, Sparks J, Verducci JS et al. 50-year appraisal of gastrinoma: recommendations for staging and treatment. J Am Coll Surg 2006;202:897–905.
- **45** Bartsch DK, Fendrich V, Langer P, Celik I, Kann PH, Rothmund M. Outcome of duodenopancreatic resections in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Ann Surg 2005;242:757–764; discussion, 764–766.
- 46 Lairmore TC, Chen VY, DeBenedetti MK, Gillanders WE, Norton JA, Doherty GM. Duodenopancreatic resections in patients with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1. Ann Surg 2000;231:909–918.

- **47** Frilling A, Modlin IM, Kidd M et al. Recommendations for management of patients with neuroendocrine liver metastases. Lancet Oncol 2014;15:e8–e21.
- 48 Bartsch DK, Schilling T, Ramaswamy A et al. Management of nonfunctioning islet cell carcinomas. World J Surg 2000;24:1418–1424.
- **49** Tamburrino D, Spoletini G, Partelli S et al. Surgical management of neuroendocrine tumors. Best Pract Res Clin Endocrinol Metab 2016;30:93–102.
- 50 Triponez F, Goudet P, Dosseh D et al. Is surgery beneficial for MEN1 patients with small (≤2 cm), nonfunctioning pancreaticoduodenal endocrine tumor? An analysis of 65 patients from the GTE. World J Surg 2006;30:654–662; discussion, 663–664.
- **51** Kuo EJ, Salem RR. Population-level analysis of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors 2 cm or less in size. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:2815–2821.
- **52** Capurso G, Bettini R, Rinzivillo M, Boninsegna L, Delle Fave G, Falconi M. Role of resection of the primary pancreatic neuroendocrine tumour only in patients with unresectable metastatic liver disease: a systematic review. Neuroendocrinology 2011;93:223–229.
- **53** Barber TW, Hofman MS, Thomson BNJ, Hicks RJ. The potential for induction peptide receptor chemoradionuclide therapy to render inoperable pancreatic and duodenal neuroendocrine tumours resectable. Eur J Surg Oncol 2012;38:64–71.
- 54 van Vliet EI, van Eijck CH, de Krijger RR et al. Neoadjuvant treatment of nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors with [¹⁷⁷Lu-DOTA⁰,Tyr³] octreotate. J Nucl Med 2015;56:1647–1653.
- 55 Anlauf M, Garbrecht N, Henopp T et al. Sporadic versus hereditary gastrinomas of the duodenum and pancreas: distinct clinico-pathological and epidemiological features. World J Gastroenterol 2006;12:5440–5446.
- **56** Bordi C. Endocrine tumors of the pancreas. Review of 30 years of research. Pathologica 1998;90:215–221 (in Italian).
- 57 Akerström G. Management of carcinoid tumors of the stomach, duodenum, and pancreas. World J Surg 1996;20:173–182.
- 58 Feurle GE, Anlauf M, Hamscher G, Arnold R, Klöppel G, Weihe E. Xenin-immunoreactive cells and extractable xenin in neuroendocrine tumors of duodenal origin. Gastroenterology 2002;123:1616–1626.
- **59** Burke AP, Sobin LH, Federspiel BH, Shekitka KM, Helwig EB. Carcinoid tumors of the duodenum. A clinicopathologic study of 99 cases. Arch Pathol Lab Med 1990;114:700–704.
- **60** Mullen JT, Savarese DMF. Carcinoid tumors of the appendix: a population-based study. J Surg Oncol 2011;104:41–44.

- **61** Makhlouf HR, Burke AP, Sobin LH. Carcinoid tumors of the ampulla of Vater: a comparison with duodenal carcinoid tumors. Cancer 1999;85:1241–1249.
- **62** Moayedoddin B, Booya F, Wermers RA et al. Spectrum of malignant somatostatin-producing neuroendocrine tumors. Endocr Pract 2006;12:394–400.
- **63** Clements WM, Martin SP, Stemmerman G, Lowy AM. Ampullary carcinoid tumors: rationale for an aggressive surgical approach. J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7:773–776.
- 64 Dalenbäck J, Havel G. Local endoscopic removal of duodenal carcinoid tumors. Endoscopy 2004;36:651–655.
- 65 Yoshikane H, Goto H, Niwa Y et al. Endoscopic resection of small duodenal carcinoid tumors with strip biopsy technique. Gastrointest Endosc 1998;47:466–470.
- **66** Martínez-Ares D, Souto-Ruzo J, Varas Lorenzo MJ et al. Endoscopic ultrasound-assisted endoscopic resection of carcinoid tumors of the gastrointestinal tract. Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2004;96:847–855.
- **67** Zyromski NJ, Kendrick ML, Nagorney DM et al. Duodenal carcinoid tumors: how aggressive should we be? J Gastrointest Surg 2001;5:588–593.
- **68** Soga J. Carcinoids and their variant endocrinomas. An analysis of 11842 reported cases. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 2003;22:517–530.
- **69** Mullen JT, Wang H, Yao JC et al. Carcinoid tumors of the duodenum. Surgery 2005;138:971–977; discussion, 977–978.
- 70 Dala R, Shoosmith J, Lilenbaum R, Cabello-Inchausti B. Primary hepatic neuroendocrine carcinoma: an underdiagnosed entity. Ann Diagn Pathol 2006;10:28–31.
- **71** Donadon M, Torzilli G, Palmisano A et al. Liver resection for primary hepatic neuroendocrine tumours: report of three cases and review of the literature. Eur J Surg Oncol 2006;32:325–328.
- **72** Takayasu K, Muramatsu Y, Sakamoto M et al. Findings in primary hepatic carcinoid tumor: US, CT, MRI, and angiography. J Comput Assist Tomogr 1992;16:99–102.
- 73 Frilling A, Malago M, Weber F et al. Liver transplantation for patients with metastatic endocrine tumors: single-center experience with 15 patients. Liver Transpl 2006;12:1089–1096.
- **74** Fenwick SW, Wyatt JI, Toogood GJ, Lodge JPA. Hepatic resection and transplantation for primary carcinoid tumors of the liver. Ann Surg 2004;239:210–219.
- 75 Hubert C, Sempoux C, Berquin A, Deprez P, Jamar F, Gigot J-F. Bile duct carcinoid tumors: an uncommon disease but with a good prognosis? Hepatogastroenterology 2005;52:1042–1047.
- 76 Chamberlain RS, Blumgart LH. Carcinoid tumors of the extrahepatic bile duct. A rare cause of malignant biliary obstruction. Cancer 1999;86:1959–1965.

- 77 El Rassi ZS, Mohsine RM, Berger F, Thierry P, Partensky CC-M. Endocrine tumors of the extrahepatic bile ducts. Pathological and clinical aspects, surgical management and outcome. Hepatogastroenterology 2004;51:1295–1300.
- 78 Chan C, Medina-Franco H, Bell W, Lazenby A, Vickers S. Carcinoid tumor of the hepatic duct presenting as a Klatskin tumor in an adolescent and review of world literature. Hepatogastroenterology 2000;47:519–521.
- **79** Maitra A, Krueger JE, Tascilar M et al. Carcinoid tumors of the extrahepatic bile ducts: a study of seven cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2000;24:1501–1510.
- **80** Sasatomi E, Nalesnik MA, Marsh JW. Neuroendocrine carcinoma of the extrahepatic bile duct: case report and literature review. World J Gastroenterol 2013;19:4616–4623.
- **81** Nishigami T, Yamada M, Nakasho K et al. Carcinoid tumor of the gall bladder. Intern Med 1996;35:953–956.
- 82 Kaiho T, Tanaka T, Tsuchiya S et al. A case of classical carcinoid tumor of the gallbladder: review of the Japanese published works. Hepatogastroenterology 1999;46:2189–2195.

- **83** Mizukami Y, Nagashima T, Ikuta K et al. Advanced endocrine cell carcinoma of the gallbladder: a patient with 12-year survival. Hepatogastroenterology 1998;45:1462–1467.
- 84 Konishi E, Nakashima Y, Smyrk TC, Masuda S. Clear cell carcinoid tumor of the gallbladder. A case without von Hippel–Lindau disease. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2003;127:745–747.
- 85 Sinkre PA, Murakata L, Rabin L, Hoang MP, Albores-Saavedra J. Clear cell carcinoid tumor of the gallbladder: another distinctive manifestation of von Hippel–Lindau disease. Am J Surg Pathol 2001;25:1334–1339.
- 86 Porter JM, Kalloo AN, Abernathy EC, Yeo CJ. Carcinoid tumor of the gallbladder: laparoscopic resection and review of the literature. Surgery 1992;112:100–105.
- **87** Yokoyama Y, Fujioka S, Kato K, Tomono H, Yoshida K, Nimura Y. Primary carcinoid tumor of the gallbladder: resection of a case metastasizing to the liver and analysis of outcomes. Hepatogastroenterology 2000;47:135–139.

Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Neuroendocrine Tumors of the Pancreas

137

Long-Term Outcome After Treatment of Endocrine Tumors

Andreas Machens¹ and Henning Dralle²

¹ Department of Visceral, Vascular and Endocrine Surgery, Medical Faculty, Martin Luther University Halle-Wittenberg, Halle (Saale), Germany ² Department of General, Visceral and Transplantation Surgery, Section of Endocrine Surgery, University Hospital Essen, Essen, Germany

Introduction

Pancreatic endocrine tumors (PanNET), representing 1-2% of pancreatic neoplasms, comprise an array of heterogeneous, mostly slow-growing tumors. This wide spectrum ranges from indolent, hormone-secreting, localized, and easily accessible tumors to nonfunctioning, widely metastatic, and surgically less amenable tumors, at various time points on the tumor growth trajectory. These tumors may differ in tumor entity, clinical presentation (symptomatic versus asymptomatic), hormone secretion (functioning versus nonfunctioning), genetic background (sporadic versus hereditary), anatomic location (pancreatic head versus body and tail; anterior versus posterior pancreas), staging (primary tumor size, number and size of lymph node and distant metastases), and grading (differentiated versus poorly differentiated).

Clinical interventions, sometimes due to disparate surgical skills and the patient's physical condition, have varied because of the need to be attuned to the individual situation: enucleation versus limited resection versus extended resection; primary surgery versus reoperation; clear versus involved surgical margins; tumor resectability versus irresectability. Nor have neoadjuvant and adjuvant therapies, employing different agents and regimens, been standardized. Given the longevity of many patients with PanNET, many observation periods were short, differing in duration and the intensity of clinical monitoring. Because treatment must be commensurate with the extent of disease, surgical and nonsurgical patients form selected groups of patients defying standardization of therapy.

Because many series lumped together disparate endocrine tumors, no high-quality outcome studies have been forthcoming for any of these scenarios, leaving univariate risk factors unvalidated. Although some general principles have emerged from institutional series and tumor registries, the role and extent of surgery remain to be delineated for a number of clinical settings.

Risk Stratification of Pancreatic Endocrine Tumors

Tumor Staging

Measuring extent of cancer is also relevant to PanNET. In 2006, the European Neuroendocrine Tumor Society (ENETS) developed the first staging system for neuroendocrine tumors (henceforth referred to as the ENETS TNM) from the combined published experience of single centers at the level of the neuroendocrine tumor patient. A competing staging system, derived from a cancer registry database by the International Union Against Cancer, now the Union for International Cancer Control (UICC), in 2010 and now endorsed by both the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) and the World Health Organization (WHO), followed suit (henceforth referred to as the UICC/AJCC/WHO TNM).

It is noteworthy that the UICC/AJCC/WHO TNM, unlike the ENETS TNM, is the same as for exocrine pancreatic tumors and not meant for high-grade PanNET [1]. As a consequence, tumor definition and stages differ greatly between the ENETS TNM and the UICC/AJCC/ WHO TNM staging systems. Of note, the UICC/AJCC/ WHO TNM requires information on peripancreatic soft tissue invasion regardless of tumor size, a feature difficult to assess, to distinguish between UICC/AJCC/ WHO categories pT2 and pT3.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

1030 Chapter 137

Recurrence-Free Survival

Five-year recurrence-free survival rates in 123 patients with nonmetastatic, surgically resected PanNET [2] were 78, 53, and 33% for AJCC stages I, II, and III (P<0.01) and 100, 70, and 53% for ENETS stages I, II, and III (P=0.18). On excluding patients referred with metastatic recurrence, the 5-year recurrence-free survival rates were 90, 73, and 66% for AJCC stages I, II, and III and 100, 84, and 75% for ENETS stages I, II, and III, with recurrence rates peaking at 2 years after surgery [2].

Cancer-Specific Mortality

For a large series of 1072 patients with neoplasms of the endocrine pancreas and at least 2 years of follow-up from eight European centers, cancer-specific mortality was compared between the two TNM staging systems [1]. On Cox regression, the ENETS TNM system allocated patients to four significantly different (P < 0.001) and equally populated risk groups, with odds ratios (OR) for death of 16.2 for stage II, 51.8 for stage III, and 161.0 for stage IV compared with stage I. In contrast, the UICC/ AJCC/WHO TNM compressed the disease into three differently populated classes, with OR for death of 9.6 for stage II, 9.3 for stage III, and 30.8 for stage IV compared with stage I (P < 0.001). Multivariable modeling revealed that curative surgery, TNM staging, and grading effectively indicated cancer-specific death. Although the ENETS and UICC/AJCC/WHO TNM staging systems independently predicted cancer-specific survival, the latter resulted in much larger 95% confidence intervals for each stage. Wider confidence intervals may reflect more limited discriminatory power of the UICC/AJCC/ WHO TNM system in patients with PanNET [1].

In a series of 326 patients with sporadic, nonfunctional, surgically resected PanNET, 5-year overall survival rates were 93, 74, and 56% for AJCC stages I, II, and IV and 97, 87, 73, and 56% for ENETS stages I, II, III, and IV [3].

Tumor Grading

Because the percentage of tumor cells staining positive on Ki-67 immunohistochemistry can be heterogeneous, more substantial tumor samples are needed to facilitate the distinction of low-grade from intermediate-grade tumors. The 2010 WHO grading, based on the mitotic count (<2, 2–20, and >20 mitoses per 10 high-power fields) and the Ki-67 index (<3, 3–20, and >20%), holds important prognostic information, especially in the absence of staging information.

In the largest cohort of patients with PanNET published to date, grading became the second most powerful independent predictor of survival after curative surgery when TNM staging, the previously second most important predictor of death, had been omitted from multivariable modeling [1].

These results were confirmed in a study of 483 patients with PanNET, in which Ki-67 (>20 versus $\leq 2\%$; *P*=0.01) and surgical resection (yes versus no) (hazard ratio [HR] 0.92, *P*=0.001) were the only independent predictors of survival [4]. Among patients who underwent surgery, high Ki-67 index (HR 10.4, *P*=0.02) and poor differentiation (HR 8.2, *P*=0.03) were the only independent predictors of clinical outcome [4].

Surgical Considerations for Pancreatic Endocrine Tumors

Unlike functional PanNET presenting with signs and symptoms of hormone excess, nonfunctioning PanNET do not produce identifiable symptoms. This is why nonfunctioning PanNET frequently manifest with complaints caused by tumor expansion, invasion, and/or metastatic disease and generally have a graver prognosis. Some clinically "nonfunctioning" tumors synthesize hormones in quantities too low to elicit complaints (e.g., glucagonoma) or hormones unable to produce symptoms in humans (e.g., pancreatic polypeptide).

Because curative surgery determines survival more than tumor stage, the patient's clinical outcome hinges on the feasibility of complete tumor resection.

Nonfunctioning Tumors

Localized Tumors

Although no high-quality data comparing expectant observation with surgical intervention have been forthcoming, pursuing a "wait and see," "first, do not harm" policy for small, nongrowing, benign-appearing tumors may be a viable alternative option in certain patients [5]. This concept is epitomized by a series of 46 patients with asymptomatic sporadic nonfunctioning PanNET <2 cm over a median follow-up of 34 months [6]. In six (13%) patients, a \geq 20% increase in tumor size was observed. Median tumor growth was estimated at 0.12 mm per year. No lymph node or distant metastases were seen on serial imaging. Eight (17%) patients underwent surgery for grade 1, node-negative PanNET T1 (seven patients) or T2 (one patient) after a median of 41 months [6].

Unifocal Tumors Localized tumors are easier to cure surgically when they are small, benign, stay clear of large vessels and the bile duct, and involve only the anterior aspects of the pancreas, preferably the body or tail. To develop an effective surgical treatment plan, a thorough clinical workup is essential to settle these important points before the operation and ensure that no additional tumors are missed.

There are basically three surgical techniques, each of which may be adequate depending on the circumstances of the case: tumor enucleation (leaving peritumoral tissue behind); excision (clearing peritumoral tissue together with the tumor); and pancreatic resection, which is bound to vary greatly in extent and scope depending on tumor location and type.

From an oncologic perspective, all three surgical interventions are equally effective as to clinical outcome provided that they clear the pancreatic tumor in its entirety [1,7]. Pancreatic surgery that leaves gross tumor behind is unlikely to benefit the patient. In patients without distant disease, every effort should be made to clear the mesenteric vessels of malignancy.

Multifocal Tumors When additional endocrine tumors are present or the family history is suggestive of hereditary disease, specifically multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) or von Hippel–Lindau syndrome (VHL), the surgical plan needs to be adjusted accordingly. All endocrine tumors identified need to be considered both individually and in conjunction with one another. Intraoperatively, the pancreas should be mobilized to allow for careful examination of the posterior aspect of the organ.

Owing to the variety of constellations conceivable, multiple tumors are notoriously difficult to standardize, hampering predictions about clinical outcome. A recent series of 60 MEN1 patients from four institutions, who harbored one or more nonfunctioning PanNET ≤ 2 cm, yielded progression-free survival rates of 63% at 5 years, 39% at 10 years, and 10% at 15 years, with no difference between the surgical and nonsurgical groups [8]. However, missed, unresected, and metachronous endocrine tumors, especially when malignant, can have a detrimental impact on the patient's clinical outcome.

Metastatic Tumors

Lymph Node Metastases The frequency of lymph node metastasis is higher for tumors of the pancreas larger than 1.5 cm (OR 4.7) and for tumors of the head as compared with the body and tail of the pancreas (OR 2.8) [9]. Furthermore, the time to development of liver metastases is significantly reduced for patients with lymph node metastases alone compared with those with none [10].

Disease-related survival decreases as the number of lymph nodes involved increases [10]. Overall, node-positive tumors have worse 5-year disease-specific survival rates than node-negative tumors (69–70 versus 81–90%) [11,12]. In nonfunctional PanNET ≤ 2 cm, the 10-year survival rate was better, reaching 87% in node-negative patients and 34% in node-positive patients [13].

These data hint at an interrelation between primary tumor size, lymph node metastasis, and liver metastasis, which signify increasing cancer-specific mortality for these three risk factors.

Distant Liver Metastases as the Sole Systemic Manifestation Several retrospective studies focused on liver metastases, the predominant manifestation of systemic disease, as the sole clinical appearance of PanNET. These series included a mixture of hormone-secreting and nonfunctional, benign and malignant, sporadic and hereditary tumor entities arising from the head, body, and tail of the pancreas. This heterogeneity, compounded by different surgical interventions for disparate tumor types, grades, and stages, compromised the quality of these studies, hindering the generation of high-quality data for any tumor entity. Furthermore, liver metastases may be limited or diffuse, occurring synchronously or metachronously from first diagnosis of the primary tumor, or originating from within the residual liver tissue after hepatic resection. The prognostic ramifications of synchronous versus metachronous liver metastases are ill-defined, although the former seem to portend a bleaker prognosis than the latter. Despite these limitations, 5- and 10-year survival rates in most of these series have been in the order of 60-80 and 40-60%, respectively.

In 291 patients with poorly differentiated PanNET, the presence of distant metastasis (HR 2.41; P<0.001) and lymph node metastasis (HR 2.10; P=0.004), and poor differentiation (HR 6.96; P=0.032) were independent predictors of worse survival, with distant metastasis having a significant impact (0 versus 43%; P=0.036) on 5-year overall survival [14].

Enucleation of hepatic metastases, leaving surrounding parenchyma behind, is associated with greater shortterm morbidity than hepatic resection, which entails the excision of metastases together with the surrounding liver parenchyma. In light of these data, it is challenging to conduct head-to-head comparisons between enucleation of and hepatic resection for liver metastases from PanNET. To facilitate surgical decisions, information about the biological behavior of the PanNET at hand (low versus high risk) is needed. According to current thinking, debulking needs to reduce the liver tumor burden by as much as 90% to improve outcome [15]. In some patients, total hepatectomy with subsequent liver transplantation has been used. Liver resection has been shown to improve symptom relief and survival compared with nonsurgical therapy [16].

Widespread Systemic Disease In 8% of patients, malignant PanNET have spread to other distant organs, usually the lung [17]. Peritoneal carcinomatosis is uncommon in patients with foregut-derived neuroendocrine tumors but, if present, is frequently associated with liver metastases [18]. When the disease is widespread and affects distant sites other than the liver, extended surgery may not change the clinical course. In this scenario, adjuvant treatments, including targeted therapies, come into play.

Functioning Tumors

Whereas nonfunctioning tumors often become clinically apparent through complaints caused by tumor expansion, invasion, or metastatic disease, functional tumors, such as insulinoma, gastrinoma, and vasoactive intestinal peptide-releasing tumor (VIPoma) tend to be diagnosed at earlier stages when they present with signs and symptoms of hormone excess. The nature and intensity of these clinical signs and symptoms depend on both hormone type(s) and the quantities of the secreted hormone(s). In hereditary disease, regionalization of PanNET by selective arterial stimulation tests should be performed to avoid overlooking secondary functioning tumors [19].

Hormone excess typically produces clinical complaints that are more debilitating and diminish health-related quality of life more than those produced by tumor expansion, invasion, or metastatic disease. Hormonal symptoms cannot resolve if secondary hormone-secreting tumors are missed on enucleation or pancreatic resection, usually in hereditary conditions, or may occur again if the resection is inadequate, failing to remove the tumor in its entirety.

Insulinoma

Because it almost always is benign, insulinoma forms an ideal surgical target for enucleation. Surgical cure rates for insulinoma are excellent, approaching 99% in experienced hands. Rare instances of failure were due to missed secondary insulinomas in the context of MEN1, malignant insulinomas that (i) were misdiagnosed as benign, (ii) were too large to be removed completely, or (iii) at first diagnosis had spread beyond the confines of the pancreas to involve regional nodes and distant organs, including the liver.

Malignant insulinoma takes a more varied clinical course. Some present with isolated lymph node metastases from the outset, whereas others, developing clinically apparent solitary or multiple liver metastases in the course of the disease, recur later on. Owing to the rarity and variable presentation of malignant insulinoma, comparative effectiveness research investigating surgical resection techniques for benign or malignant insulinoma has not been performed.

In patients with insulinoma, the clinical-histopathologic risk profile is heavily stacked in favor of surgical cure: small tumors, benign in nature; young patients with little, if any, comorbidities; enucleation or very limited pancreatic resection required only. As a natural consequence, patients with insulinoma, as a group, enjoy one of the best clinical outcomes among all patients with PanNET [1].

Gastrinoma

Contrary to previous assumptions, sporadic gastrinomas are solitary tumors that rarely originate from within the pancreas (16%). Patients with gastrinoma also are younger than patients with nonfunctioning PanNET [1]. Most gastrinomas arise from outside the pancreas [20]: the duodenum (57%), lymph nodes (19%), or ectopic sites (9%). Because most duodenal gastrinomas (83%) do not exceed 10 mm in greatest dimension, transduodenal exploration is necessary to localize and eliminate the tumoral source of gastrin excess [20]. Multiple duodenal gastrinoma is such an exceptional condition that duodenectomy or pancreaticoduodenectomy is unwarranted in the absence of a definite surgical target identified on imaging and/or intraoperative digital palpation.

Metastatic liver disease is the principal cause of death in patients with gastrinoma. Although prospective clinical trials randomizing surgical, medical, and supportive care treatment are unfeasible on ethical grounds, retrospective data support the use of extended surgery in an effort to decrease metachronous liver metastasis. A study of a large series of 124 patients with nonmetastatic Zollinger-Ellison syndrome (ZES) compared 98 patients with abdominal surgery for gastrinoma with 26 patients similar in extent of disease and follow-up who were managed conservatively [21]. In the surgical group, the incidence of hepatic metastases was 3%, as opposed to 23 % in the medical group. Within the limitations of this observational study, these data pointed toward the usefulness of early transduodenal exploration and tumor resection coupled with resection of liver metastases and supported by adjuvant therapy.

Glucagonoma, Somatostatinoma, and VIPoma

Most glucagonomas and somatostatinomas are considered "nonfunctional" even when they present with characteristic signs and symptoms, as with necrolytic migratory erythema, which is pathognomonic of glucagonoma. Somatostatinomas, lacking characteristic stigmata, are often so large at the time of diagnosis that they can no longer be enucleated.

VIPoma typically causes Verner–Morrison syndrome, which is characterized by watery diarrhea, hypokalemia, and achlorhydria (WDHA). These tumors, being the subject matter of single reports or small case series, are extremely rare, precluding the generation of comprehensive evidence-based data. Although great strides have been made in terms of staging and grading of PanNET, it has proved challenging to assemble large enough series of patients with PanNET and sufficiently long follow-up periods that would permit the adjustment of postoperative outcome for a large number of confounding variables: tumor entity, clinical presentation, hormone secretion, genetic background, location within the pancreas, tumor stage and grade, type and extent of surgery, surgical margins, and neoadjuvant and adjuvant therapies.

References

- 1 Rindi G, Falconi M, Klersy C et al. TNM staging of neoplasms of the endocrine pancreas: results from a large international cohort study. J Natl Cancer Inst 2012;104:764–777.
- **2** Strosberg JR, Cheema A, Weber JM et al. Relapse-free survival in patients with nonmetastatic, surgically resected pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: an analysis of the AJCC and ENETS staging classifications. Ann Surg 2012;256:321–325.
- **3** Ellison TA, Wolfgang CL, Shi C et al. A single institution's 26-year experience with nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a validation of current staging systems and a new prognostic nomogram. Ann Surg 2014;259:204–212.
- 4 Martin-Perez E, Capdevila J, Castellano D et al. Prognostic factors and long-term outcome of pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms: Ki-67 index shows a greater impact on survival than disease stage. The large experience of the Spanish National Tumor Registry (RGETNE). Neuroendocrinology 2013;98:156–168.
- 5 Song KB, Kim SC, Hwang DW et al. Enucleation for benign or low-grade malignant lesions of the pancreas: single-center experience with 65 consecutive patients. Surgery 2015;158:1203–1210.
- **6** Gaujoux S, Partelli S, Maire F et al. Observational study of natural history of small sporadic nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2013;98:4784–4789.
- **7** Keutgen XM, Nilubol N, Glanville J et al. Resection of primary tumor site is associated with prolonged survival in metastatic nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors. Surgery 2016;159:311–319.
- 8 Partelli S, Tamburrino D, Lopez C et al. Active surveillance versus surgery of nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms ≤2 cm in MEN1 patients. Neuroendocrinology 2016;103:779–786.

Because adjuvant chemotherapy and targeted therapies are palliative rather than curative, adoption of extended surgery has been advocated for the majority of patients with PanNET who are reasonably fit to tolerate the procedure. Although the need for surgical removal of larger tumors is undisputed in the absence of systemic disease, this need is much less evident for smaller tumors, many of which warrant expectant observation. There is a dire need for predictive molecular markers that afford better risk stratification of PanNET than currently provided for by Ki-67 grading and current imaging modalities.

- **9** Hashim YM, Trinkaus KM, Linehan DC et al. Regional lymphadenectomy is indicated in the surgical treatment of pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PNETs). Ann Surg 2014;259:197–203.
- 10 Krampitz GW, Norton JA, Poultsides GA, Visser BC, Sun L, Jensen RT. Lymph nodes and survival in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (pNET). Arch Surg 2012;147:820–827.
- 11 Partelli S, Gaujoux S, Boninsegna L et al. Pattern and clinical predictors of lymph node involvement in nonfunctioning pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (NF-PanNETs). JAMA Surg 2013;148:932–939.
- 12 Curran T, Pockaj BA, Gray RJ, Halfdanarson TR, Wasif N. Importance of lymph node involvement in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: impact on survival and implications for surgical resection. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:152–160.
- Toste PA, Kadera BE, Tatishchev SF et al. Nonfunctional pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors
 <2 cm on preoperative imaging are associated with a low incidence of nodal metastasis and an excellent overall survival. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17:2105–2113.
- 14 Fischer L, Bergmann F, Schimmack S et al. Outcome of surgery for pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms. Br J Surg 2014;101:1405–1412.
- 15 Chabot J. Editorial. Pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: primum non nocere. Surgery 2016:159:348–349.
- 16 Yuan CH, Wang J, Xiu DR et al. Meta-analysis of liver resection versus nonsurgical treatments for pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors with liver metastases. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23:244–249.
- 17 Solorzano CC, Lee JE, Pisters PW et al. Nonfunctioning islet cell carcinoma of the pancreas: survival results in a contemporary series of 163 patients. Surgery 2001;130:1078–1085.

1034 Chapter 137

- 18 Elias D, Sideris L, Liberale G et al. Surgical treatment of peritoneal carcinomatosis from well-differentiated digestive endocrine carcinomas. Surgery 2005;137:411–416.
- 19 Lo CY, Chan FL, Tam SC, Cheng PW, Fan ST, Lam KS. Value of intra-arterial calcium stimulated venous sampling for regionalization of pancreatic insulinomas. Surgery 2000;128:903–909.
- **20** Norton JA, Alexander HR, Fraker DL, Venzon DJ, Gibril F, Jensen RT. Does the use of routine

duodenotomy (DUODX) affect rate of cure, development of liver metastases, or survival in patients with Zollinger–Ellison syndrome? Ann Surg 2004;239:617–625; discussion, 626.

21 Fraker DL, Norton JA, Alexander HR, Venzon DJ, Jensen RT. Surgery in Zollinger–Ellison syndrome alters the natural history of gastrinoma. Ann Surg 1994;220:320–328; discussion, 328–330. Section 9

Periampullary Cancers and Tumors Other Than Pancreatic Cancer

Periampullary Cancer: Clinical Presentation and Diagnostic Strategies

Amanda B. Cooper¹ and Keith D. Lillemoe²

¹ Department of Surgery, Penn State Milton Hershey Medical Center, Penn State School of Medicine, Hershey, PA, USA

² Department of Surgery, Massachusetts General Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA

Introduction

Periampullary tumors include both benign and malignant neoplasms arising at or near the ampulla of Vater. The hallmark symptom of these tumors is painless obstructive jaundice, arising from their common location. The vast majority of periampullary tumors are malignant, with pancreatic adenocarcinoma being the most prevalent, followed by cancers of the ampulla of Vater, distal common bile duct, and duodenum, respectively. Surgical resection is the mainstay of therapy for periampullary tumors. Almost all resectable malignant and most benign tumors in this area are ultimately managed with pancreaticoduodenectomy. In patients with unresectable disease, relief of biliary obstruction, through either biliary stenting or surgical biliary bypass, is essential for palliation. Determining the exact etiology of a periampullary malignancy can be challenging for both the surgeon and the pathologist. The clinical presentation, preoperative imaging studies, and intraoperative findings may not allow differentiation of the specific site of origin. The most common location for periampullary malignancy is the head of the pancreas, which accounts for 55-65% of tumors identified in resected specimens (Table 138.1). The incidence of ampullary, distal common bile duct, and duodenal carcinomas presented in the table is somewhat higher than their overall incidence, because they have higher rates of resectability than tumors arising in the head of the pancreas. With this in mind, analysis of patients with both resectable and unresectable disease would suggest adenocarcinoma of the pancreas accounts for up to 90% of cases.

Although indolent neoplasms such as neuroendocrine tumors or benign tumors (e.g., adenomas) occasionally occur in the periampullary region, they are much less frequent. The benign tumors occasionally present with unrelenting jaundice secondary to bile duct obstruction, as seen with periampullary carcinoma. Therefore, benign disease is sometimes mistaken for carcinoma in a persistently jaundiced patient. The more common clinical scenario involves distinguishing malignant biliary obstruction from fibrosing chronic pancreatitis or the benign condition, autoimmune pancreatitis (also known as IgG4-associated pancreatitis or lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis) [1,2].

The management of pancreatic cancer is discussed in depth in Section 5. Therefore, this chapter reviews the clinical presentation and diagnostic strategy for periampullary neoplasms.

Clinical Presentation

Many of the difficulties in the treatment of periampullary carcinomas result from the difficulty in diagnosing the disease in its early stages. Early symptoms of periampullary cancer tend to be nonspecific and are often minimized by both the patient and the physician. This frequently leads to a delay of weeks to several months in making the diagnosis. It is often not until the patient develops jaundice that the diagnosis is made. Jaundice is usually progressive, relentless, and often associated with significant pruritis. For tumors of the ampulla of Vater, distal common bile duct, and periampullary duodenum, clinical jaundice tends to present early, contributing to a higher resectability rate with these lesions compared with tumors of the pancreas. The development of jaundice in any patient over age 40 should arouse suspicion of a periampullary neoplasm and warrants an aggressive pursuit of the diagnosis. Ampullary carcinoma can

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Table 138.1	Relative frequencies of resected
periampulla	ry cancers.

Location	Percentage
Head of pancreas	60
Ampulla of Vater	20
Distal common bile duct	10
Duodenum	10

present with intermittent jaundice either due to a polypoid tumor that only intermittently obstructs the bile duct orifice or as a result of growth and necrosis leading to transient biliary obstruction during the growth phase. In this case, it requires a high level of suspicion on the part of the primary physician to pursue the appropriate evaluation.

Other symptoms of periampullary neoplasms include abdominal pain, anorexia, nausea, and weight loss. Moderate intensity pain may be present as a result of obstruction of the biliary or pancreatic duct. This pain in the epigastrium or right upper quadrant is often described as dull, may be accompanied by back pain, and is often aggravated by eating. Duodenal obstruction causing vomiting is usually a late manifestation of periampullary cancers, although duodenal cancers may circumferentially narrow the lumen at an earlier stage. Melena or hematemesis may occur as a result of significant bleeding from ampullary or duodenal tumors, although commonly blood loss is chronic and intermittent. Finally, an unexplained attack of pancreatitis in an older patient must be thoroughly investigated once the acute attack has subsided, as this may be the first manifestation of a periampullary neoplasm. In a report by Rattner et al. [3] acute pancreatitis was the initial symptom in 25% of patients with ampullary neoplasms. Similarly, intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms can also present with abdominal pain and hyperamylasemia due to ductal obstruction by mucin [4,5].

In addition to the presenting symptoms, the patient's past medical and family history may also be highly relevant. Patients with the hereditary disorders of Gardner's syndrome and familial adenomatous polyposis of the colon have more than a 200-fold increased risk of ampullary and duodenal carcinomas compared with the general population [6]. In most of these patients, the polyps will be multiple and involve much of the duodenal mucosa.

In many patients, physical findings are absent, especially early in the course. The most common findings in patients with periampullary cancers are jaundice and hepatomegaly. Hepatomegaly usually reflects congestion associated with biliary obstruction, and does not imply the presence of metastatic disease. The gallbladder may also be palpable in approximately 25% of patients. Occult fecal blood is found in those patients with periampullary cancers that bleed into the intestinal lumen.

Diagnostic Evaluation

Laboratory Data

There are no specific diagnostic laboratory tests for periampullary carcinoma. Virtually all patients present with abnormal liver functions tests, characteristic of extrahepatic obstruction, including increased plasma concentrations of bilirubin and alkaline phosphatase. A patient's transaminases may also be elevated, but usually not to the same extent as the alkaline phosphatase. In cases of malignant obstruction, marked elevations of bilirubin greater than 10–15 mg/dL may be seen. If extrahepatic obstruction has been longstanding, the prothrombin time may also be prolonged. Anemia may also be present with periampullary cancers arising from the duodenum or ampulla, as these patients are more likely to experience clinically significant bleeding.

Elevation of the tumor-associated carbohydrate antigen (CA) 19-9 above 37 kU/L has been reported to have a sensitivity of 81% and a specificity of 90% for pancreatic adenocarcinoma [7]. The sensitivity of CA 19-9 for the diagnosis of cholangiocarcinoma is approximately 70% [8,9]. Unfortunately, CA 19-9 concentrations are frequently normal in early stages of pancreatic and periampullary neoplasms and elevated CA 19-9 levels are seen in many benign hepatobiliary processes, such as pancreatitis and cholestasis. In addition, approximately 6% Caucasian and up to 22% of non-Caucasian patients have Lewis A-B genotype and do not make CA 19-9 [10]. Although a number of genetic markers or alterations have been associated with pancreatic cancer (Kras, p53, SMAD4, CDKN2A), little such information is available for nonpancreatic periampullary neoplasms [10,11].

Imaging and Radiologic Evaluation

Early diagnosis of periampullary cancer requires an appropriate level of clinical suspicion and aggressiveness in pursuing the diagnosis. Prompt evaluation of a patient with jaundice offers the opportunity for early diagnosis. Any patient presenting with jaundice should undergo focused diagnostic imaging in order to evaluate the level of biliary obstruction, the most likely etiology of the abnormality, and the resectability of the lesion if a tumor is identified.

Ultrasonography

Transabdominal ultrasound may be the initial imaging modality for patients presenting with abdominal pain or obstructive jaundice as it documents the presence of gallstones or other biliary or hepatic abnormalities that may mimic malignancy (e.g., Mirizzi syndrome). Ultrasound can also accurately define the level of biliary obstruction, thereby narrowing the differential diagnosis. Other important findings that can be visualized with ultrasound include ascites, liver metastases, and regional lymphadenopathy. A major limitation of ultrasound in the periampullary region is a 15–20% rate of technically inadequate studies, which can be due to patient habitus, intervening bowel gas, or technical limitations of the operator. Conversely, advantages of ultrasound include a lack of radiation exposure and relative low cost.

Computed Tomography

Despite the advantages of ultrasound, the high accuracy and reproducibility of computed tomography (CT) and its widespread availability make it the most useful and often most cost-effective test for the evaluation of a patient with a suspected periampullary malignancy [12]. CT can detect pancreatic masses as small as 1 cm and provides important information about the level of biliary obstruction with respect to the pancreatic parenchyma if no mass is seen (Fig. 138.1). The optimal technique for evaluation of the periampullary region involves administration of both intravenous and oral contrast and acquisition of 1–2 mm cuts within a single breath-hold during both arterial and venous phases of intravenous contrast enhancement. Scans obtained during the rapid intravenous injection of an iodinated contrast agent result in an increase in parenchymal evaluation as well as excellent contrast enhancement of the peripancreatic blood vessels. This technique not only results in clear delineation

of the tumor, but may also demonstrate involvement of adjacent major visceral vessels, such as the portal vein or superior mesenteric complex, suggesting borderline resectability. CT has nearly 100% sensitivity for the detection of liver metastases at least 1 cm in size [13]. It can also demonstrate ascites and often evidence of peritoneal metastases.

The value of CT lies in the virtual absence of technically unsatisfactory examinations and its high accuracy for the detection and staging of periampullary carcinoma. The positive predictive value associated with CT determination of unresectability is greater than 90% [14]. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) is equivalent, but not superior, to CT for either detection of or staging of periampullary tumors, but has a higher cost [15]. It does offer the advantage of avoiding exposure to radiation or ionic contrast, so is the preferred test for patients with contrast allergies or renal insufficiency.

Magnetic Resonance Cholangiopancreatography

Magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) is a noninvasive method for determining the most likely etiology of a pancreaticobiliary abnormality. It is most helpful in evaluating abnormalities of the proximal bile ducts and liver. In periampullary lesions, the thick-slab magnetic resonance images will delineate the biliary and pancreatic ductal anatomy [14] with detail that is similar to the more invasive techniques of endoscopic or percutaneous cholangiography. The other magnetic resonance sequences will define the presence or absence of a mass, the level of obstruction, and the location of any abnormality relative to the regional vessels.



Figure 138.1 CT scans of a patient with obstructive jaundice due to ampullary carcinoma. (a) Scan demonstrates a 30 cm ampullary mass (arrow). (b) Scan at a higher level demonstrating bile duct dilatation within pancreatic parenchyma, indicating distal duct obstruction (arrow).

Endoscopic Ultrasound

Endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) is a diagnostic modality that combines and modifies the techniques of gastrointestinal endoscopy and ultrasound. This combination decreases the distance between the ultrasonic source and the organ of interest, thereby markedly improving the resolution and imaging of the surrounding structures. Real-time EUS enables the clinician to evaluate and integrate, during the same examination, mucosal, vascular, ductal, and parenchymal abnormalities (Fig. 138.2). It allows detection of periampullary tumors, evaluation of their size and depth of invasion, as well as assessment of regional lymph nodes. EUS appears to be superior to CT and MRI for the detection of small pancreatic tumors (<2 cm) [16,17]. However, the sensitivity of EUS decreases in the setting of chronic pancreatitis [14]. EUS assessment of depth of invasion (T stage) has an overall accuracy of about 73% with accuracy increasing with higher T stages [18,19]. In the case of mucosally based tumors, such as ampullary and duodenal neoplasms, EUS is particularly valuable for assessment of depth (T stage) and invasion of surrounding structures. Although results are not conclusive, several reports have also indicated that EUS is more sensitive and accurate for detection of vascular invasion than CT [16,20]. The reported accuracy of EUS assessment of lymph node status has ranged from 63% to 84%, which is at least equivalent to CT, although this may be operator dependent [14,16,21,22]. Finally, EUS can be used to guide fine-needle aspiration (FNA) of both the primary lesion and suspicious regional lymph nodes. In addition to having a reasonable diagnostic accuracy, a study by Micames et al. [23] suggests that patients undergoing EUS-guided FNA, as opposed to CT-guided percutaneous FNA, are less likely to subsequently develop peritoneal carcinomatosis.

Limitations of EUS include its need for skill in both operating and interpreting, its invasive nature, and its limited view, which does not allow evaluation for distant metastases. The combination of CT and EUS is better than either alone in determining resectability in patients with periampullary cancers, and a strategy of CT for all patients with suspected periampullary malignancies, followed by EUS in those patients in whom CT does not clearly demonstrated unresectability has been shown to be the most cost-effective strategy for preoperative staging and determination of resectability in these tumors [22,24].

Endoscopy/Cholangiography

Upper endoscopy is useful for defining the extent, size, and gross appearance of a periampullary mucosal lesion and allows simultaneous performance of an endoscopic biopsy and cytologic brushings. However, the endoscopic appearance of an ampullary lesion is often similar for benign and malignant tumors (Fig. 138.3). Furthermore, endoscopic biopsies of periampullary malignancies may be inaccurate in 15–25% of patients, yielding false-negative results, largely due to sampling error. The demonstration



Figure 138.2 EUS scan of ampullary tumor, represented by the hypoechoic area on the right. An endoprosthesis (small black arrows) can be seen running through the center of the tumor. The tumor infiltrates beyond the muscularis propria (open arrows) into the pancreas.



Figure 138.3 Endoscopic appearance of benign villous adenoma.

of malignancy on biopsy specimens is definitive, but diagnosis of a benign adenoma does not rule out the presence of an adenocarcinoma elsewhere in the adenoma. Another important consideration is that ampullary adenomas are considered a premalignant condition since they tend to progress to carcinoma [25]. Therefore, regardless of whether or not the biopsy shows malignant or benign histology, complete resection (either operative or endoscopic) is warranted.

Cholangiography can be performed via either a percutaneous or an endoscopic approach. In most patients, however, percutanoues transhepatic cholangiography (PTC) offers little advantage over endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP), has a greater morbidity, and should be considered only if an endoscopic cholangiogram is technically not possible, such as after resection or bypass.

Prior to the improvements in current imaging and the advent of MRCP, ERCP was a routine part of evaluation of patients with suspected periampullary tumors. A cytologic diagnosis could often be made based on brushing of the lesion. With ERCP or MRCP, pancreatic or ampullary carcinomas are most often assumed when abnormalities of both the pancreatic and bile ducts are seen, yielding a "double-duct" sign (Fig. 138.4), whereas bile duct cancers typically show a characteristic "applecore" appearance with an often normal pancreatic duct. ERCP offers the advantage over PTC of allowing a pancreaticogram to be performed, which may be important if pancreatitis is in the differential diagnosis [26].



Figure 138.4 (a) ERCP showing ampullary carcinoma obstructing the distal common bile duct. (b) ERCP with distal common bile duct carcioma. Note the normal appearance of the main pancreatic duct, indicating a bile duct origin for the tumor. (c) ERCP of a pancreatic carcinoma, with partial obstruction of both the main pancreatic duct and the common bile duct ("double- duct" sign).

The most common indication for ERCP in patients with periampullary tumors is for placement of an endoscopic stent in the common bile duct to relieve biliary obstruction preoperatively or for palliation. Although stent placement may result in colonization of the biliary tree and a higher wound infection rate in resected patients [27-29], it is indicated for medical reasons in a number of clinical circumstances: (i) in patients who present with symptoms of cholangitis requiring immediate intervention to treat the biliary infection; (ii) in patients presenting with intractable pruritus needing to be relieved during the period of preoperative evaluation; and (iii) in patients with hyperbilirubinemia associated with vitamin K deficiency, which will correct with relief of the biliary obstruction. Under these circumstances, at least 2-3 weeks should be waited prior to definitive resection to allow the metabolized bilirubin to normalize and to ensure the absence of active infection after instrumentation. A common current indication for endoscopic biliary stenting is to relieve jaundice when there is an anticipated delay in scheduling the surgical procedure to allow referral to a high-volume institution or for planned neoadjuvant therapy. In the latter situation, the use of a metallic stent is indicated to avoid recurrence of biliary obstruction with cholangitis in the midst of neoadjuvant therapy [30,31].

Preoperative Staging

Since its introduction by Whipple et al. in 1935 [32], pancreaticoduodenectomy has been the most effective treatment for periampullary carcinomas. Perioperative morbidity and mortality rates have improved over the past decades, with mortality rates of 2% or less and morbidity rates of 30-40% expected in patients currently treated at high-volume hospitals [33-35]. The goal of preoperative staging is to determine which tumors are potentially resectable and have not already metastasized to distant sites or directly invaded the major peripancreatic vessels. Improvement in preoperative imaging and the addition of EUS to our clinical armamentarium have allowed better selection of patients for operation, with fewer patients being found to be unresectable at the time of operation, thereby minimizing unnecessary morbidity. Nonoperative techniques for the management of obstructive jaundice secondary to a periampullary tumor have also improved and can provide adequate palliation for most patients with unresectable neoplasms. Although the response is less durable than with surgical palliation, nonoperative palliation is often the most appropriate therapy for patients with a short life expectancy. These improvements in nonoperative management have made appropriate staging more important. In the past, laparotomy was required in all patients in order to establish

the diagnosis and, thereafter, resection or operative palliation was performed.

The modalities currently considered most useful in staging patients with periampullary neoplasms are dualphase CT and EUS. Dynamic spiral CT is currently the most valuable of these studies, playing a role in both diagnosis and staging of periampullary neoplasms. Its primary advantages are the lower cost and noninvasive nature of the technique. CT scans detect liver metastases (>1 cm) or large peritoneal implants. Obstruction and/or encasement of the major visceral arteries and veins in the region can be defined by loss of the perivascular fat planes and encroachment on the vessel lumen or the development of venous collaterals in the area (Fig. 138.5).

EUS is primarily used for determining local resectability with respect to visceral vessel invasion. EUS can also provide local staging by evaluating T stage. In the situation of a questionable lymph node status, it can also be used to perform FNA for cytologic evaluation of the nodes. However, EUS cannot be used as the sole modality for staging. Given its inability to adequately exclude peritoneal or hepatic metastases, it should be combined with CT for complete staging.

One of the limitations of CT is its poor sensitivity for detection lesions on the liver, omentum, or peritoneal surface that are less than 1 cm in size. For this reason, laparoscopy has been suggested as a method of further minimally invasive staging. In the past, advocates of laparoscopy have reported that more than 40% of patients previously staged by CT were found to have small metastases at laparoscopy [36]. Although reaching different conclusions about whether laparoscopy should be used, more recent reports have shown that staging laparoscopy



Figure 138.5 Spiral CT demonstates superior mesenteric vein involvement by tumor–vessel contiguity. Abnormal enhancement of the medial border of the head and uncinate process of the pancreas is seen (arrowheads)

subsequent to CT staging, even when combined with laparoscopic ultrasound, identifies only an additional 10–14% of patients with unresectable disease [37,38]. This yield is even lower for patients with ampullary and duodenal tumors [38]. One cost-effectiveness analysis found that despite improving the rate of unresectability, diagnostic laparoscopy was not cost-effective in patients with periampullary malignancies [39].

Determination of Extent of Resection

Local resection of an ampullary tumor with reimplantation of the pancreatic and common bile ducts was first described by Halsted in 1899 [40]. Recently, local resection of the ampulla of Vater has been reappraised for small (<3 cm) benign ampullary tumors or low-grade ampullary carcinomas. The most important criterion for determining malignancy is confirmation by histologic diagnosis. Although multiple endoscopic biopsies can detect malignancy in most patients with ampullary carcinoma, up to 25% of such biopsies will be negative [41–43]. This problem can even be extended to frozensection analysis of resected specimens, which can fail to detect malignancy in 14% of patients [44,45]. The use of EUS provides another method for selecting patients for local resection. However, it is essential to acknowledge that EUS cannot replace histologic evaluation. EUS cannot differentiate a T1 carcinoma (limited to the submucosa) from an adenoma; however, T3 and T4 tumors are easily differentiated from an adenoma or early carcinoma by EUS. In a series reported by Mukai et al. [46], EUS accurately defined wall-depth penetration in 78% of ampullary carcinomas. Underestimating the depth of tumor penetration seldom occurs, while overestimation is more common and is often due to edema of the submucosa from associated pancreatitis, which occurs in up to one-third of T1 lesions [47]. Finally, as noted above, EUS cannot definitively determine the presence or absence of regional lymph node metastases;



Figure 138.6 Algorithm for the workup of a jaundiced patient. CT, computed tomography; EUS, endoscopic ultrasound; FNA, fine-needle aspiration.

because of these limitations, EUS, while providing extremely useful information, cannot be the only criterion used to choose between ampullectomy and pancreaticoduodenectomy.

Summary

Patients with periampullary tumors typically present with painless jaundice and a hepatic profile consistent with obstructive jaundice (Fig. 138.6). If the history and physical examination do not point to gallstone disease or another benign etiology, the most high-yield initial imaging study is high-quality dual-phase CT. If CT demonstrates a lesion that is typical for pancreatic or distal bile duct carcinoma, and does not provide any evidence of unresectability (i.e., invasion of major vascular structures or distant metastases), the surgeon may choose to proceed directly to resection without a tissue diagnosis. If CT suggests an ampullary or duodenal tumor, endoscopic evaluation with biopsy and potentially EUS should

References

- 1 Weber SM, Cubukcu-Dimopulo O, Palesty JA et al. Lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis: inflammatory mimic of pancreatic carcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7:129–137; discussion 137–129.
- 2 Hardacre JM, Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Sohn TA et al. Results of pancreaticoduodenectomy for lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis. Ann Surg 2003;237:853–858; discussion 858–859.
- 3 Rattner DW, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Brugge WR, Warshaw AL. Defining the criteria for local resection of ampullary neoplasms. Arch Surg 1996;131:366–371.
- 4 Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Iacobuzio-Donahue CA, Hruban RH, Lillemoe KD. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: an increasingly recognized clinicopathologic entity. Ann Surg 2001;234:313–321; discussion 321–312.
- **5** Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL et al. Intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas: an updated experience. Ann Surg 2004;239:788–797; discussion 797–789.
- 6 Iwama T, Tomita H, Kawachi Y et al. Indications for local excision of ampullary lesions associated with familial adenomatous polyposis. J Am Coll Surg 1994;179:462–464.
- 7 Steinberg W. The clinical utility of the CA 19-9 tumorassociated antigen. Am J Gastroenterol 1990;85:350–355.

be performed. In the situation of an uncertain diagnosis or where there is a question of involvement of major vascular structures, EUS should be performed. EUS-guided FNA is able to yield a diagnosis in up to 90% of pancreatic cancers [48]. The presence of vascular invasion and lymph node metastases can also be further evaluated with EUS, potentially sparing the patient an unnecessary operation and expediting referral for nonsurgical treatments such as aggressive neoadjuvant therapy, which has been shown in recent series to lead to tumor "downsizing" and resectability in a number of cases [49,50]. With the current level of sophistication of CT and a talented endoscopist, this combination of imaging is able to accurately stage a majority of patients and thus laparotomy will rarely identify occult metastatic disease or local unresectability. Diagnostic staging laparoscopy should be considered in patients with large periampullary pancreatic cancers. This technique will detect occult metastatic disease in an additional 10% of patients [38]. The ability of perform laparoscopic palliative procedures may expand the indications for laparoscopic staging.

- 8 Troup S. *CA 19-9.* In: Analyte Monographs alongside the National Laboratory Medicine Catalogue. London: Association for Clinical Biochemistry and Laboratory Medicine, 2012.
- Lumachi F, Lo Re G, Tozzoli R et al. Measurement of serum carcinoembryonic antigen, carbohydrate antigen 19-9, cytokeratin-19 fragment and matrix metalloproteinase-7 for detecting cholangiocarcinoma: a preliminary case-control study. Anticancer Res 2014;34:6663–6667.
- 10 Scara S, Bottoni P, Scatena R. CA 19-9: biochemical and clinical aspects. Adv Exp Med Biol 2015;867:247–260.
- 11 Waddell N, Pajic M, Patch AM et al. Whole genomes redefine the mutational landscape of pancreatic cancer. Nature 2015;518:495–501.
- 12 Balthazar EJ, Chako AC. Computed tomography of pancreatic masses. Am J Gastroenterol 1990;85:343–349.
- 13 Legmann P, Vignaux O, Dousset B et al. Pancreatic tumors: comparison of dual-phase helical CT and endoscopic sonography. AJR Am J Roentgenol 1998;170:1315–1322.
- 14 Walsh RM, Connelly M, Baker M. Imaging for the diagnosis and staging of periampullary carcinomas. Surg Endosc 2003;17:1514–1520.
- 15 Bipat S, Phoa SS, van Delden OM et al. Ultrasonography, computed tomography and magnetic

resonance imaging for diagnosis and determining resectability of pancreatic adenocarcinoma: a metaanalysis. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2005;29:438–445.

- 16 Rivadeneira DE, Pochapin M, Grobmyer SR et al. Comparison of linear array endoscopic ultrasound and helical computed tomography for the staging of periampullary malignancies. Ann Surg Oncol 2003;10:890–897.
- 17 DeWitt J, Devereaux B, Chriswell M et al. Comparison of endoscopic ultrasonography and multidetector computed tomography for detecting and staging pancreatic cancer. Ann Intern Med 2004;141:753–763.
- 18 Wee E, Lakhtakia S, Gupta R et al. The diagnostic accuracy and strength of agreement between endoscopic ultrasound and histopathology in the staging of ampullary tumors. Indian J Gastroenterol 2012;31:324–332.
- **19** Zbar AP, Maor Y, Czerniak A. Imaging tumours of the ampulla of Vater. Surg Oncol 2012;21:293–298.
- **20** Puli SR, Singh S, Hagedorn CH, Reddy J, Olyaee M. Diagnostic accuracy of EUS for vascular invasion in pancreatic and periampullary cancers: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Gastrointest Endosc 2007;65:788–797.
- **21** Kubo H, Chijiiwa Y, Akahoshi K, Hamada S, Matsui N, Nawata H. Pre-operative staging of ampullary tumours by endoscopic ultrasound. Br J Radiol 1999;72:443–447.
- **22** Soriano A, Castells A, Ayuso C et al. Preoperative staging and tumor resectability assessment of pancreatic cancer: prospective study comparing endoscopic ultrasonography, helical computed tomography, magnetic resonance imaging, and angiography. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:492–501.
- 23 Micames C, Jowell PS, White R et al. Lower frequency of peritoneal carcinomatosis in patients with pancreatic cancer diagnosed by EUS-guided FNA vs. percutaneous FNA. Gastrointest Endosc 2003;58:690–695.
- 24 Tierney WM, Francis IR, Eckhauser F, Elta G, Nostrant TT, Scheiman JM. The accuracy of EUS and helical CT in the assessment of vascular invasion by peripapillary malignancy. Gastrointest Endosc 2001;53:182–188.
- 25 Ross WA, Bismar MM. Evaluation and management of periampullary tumors. Curr Gastroenterol Rep 2004;6:362–370.
- **26** Shemesh E, Czerniak A, Nass S, Klein E. Role of endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography in differentiating pancreatic cancer coexisting with chronic pancreatitis. Cancer 1990;65:893–896.
- 27 Povoski SP, Karpeh MS, Jr., Conlon KC, Blumgart LH, Brennan MF. Association of preoperative biliary drainage with postoperative outcome following pancreaticoduodenectomy. Ann Surg 1999;230:131–142.

- 28 Heslin MJ, Brooks AD, Hochwald SN, Harrison LE, Blumgart LH, Brennan MF. A preoperative biliary stent is associated with increased complications after pancreatoduodenectomy. Arch Surg 1998;133:149–154.
- **29** Sohn TA, Yeo CJ, Cameron JL, Pitt HA, Lillemoe KD. Do preoperative biliary stents increase postpancreaticoduodenectomy complications? J Gastrointest Surg 2000;4:258–267; discussion 267–258.
- **30** Aadam AA, Evans DB, Khan A, Oh Y, Dua K. Efficacy and safety of self-expandable metal stents for biliary decompression in patients receiving neoadjuvant therapy for pancreatic cancer: a prospective study. Gastrointest Endosc. 2012;76:67–75.
- **31** Adams MA, Anderson MA, Myles JD, Khalatbari S, Scheiman JM. Self-expanding metal stents (SEMS) provide superior outcomes compared to plastic stents for pancreatic cancer patients undergoing neoadjuvant therapy. J Gastrointest Oncol. 2012;3:309–313.
- 32 Whipple AO, Parsons WB, Mullins CR. Treatment of carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Ann Surg 1935;102:763–779.
- **33** Newhook TE, LaPar DJ, Lindberg JM, Bauer TW, Adams RB, Zaydfudim VM. Morbidity and mortality of pancreaticoduodenectomy for benign and premalignant pancreatic neoplasms. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:1072–1077.
- **34** Wray CJ, Ahmad SA, Matthews JB, Lowy AM. Surgery for pancreatic cancer: recent controversies and current practice. Gastroenterology 2005;128:1626–1641.
- **35** Winter JM, Cameron JL, Campbell KA et al. 1423 pancreaticoduodenectomies for pancreatic cancer: A single-institution experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2006;10:1199–1210; discussion 1210–1191.
- **36** Warshaw AL, Tepper JE, Shipley WU. Laparoscopy in the staging and planning of therapy for pancreatic cancer. Am J Surg 1986;151:76–80.
- 37 Friess H, Kleeff J, Silva JC, Sadowski C, Baer HU, Buchler MW. The role of diagnostic laparoscopy in pancreatic and periampullary malignancies. J Am Coll Surg 1998;186:675–682.
- 38 Brooks AD, Mallis MJ, Brennan MF, Conlon KC. The value of laparoscopy in the management of ampullary, duodenal, and distal bile duct tumors. J Gastrointest Surg 2002;6:139–145; discussion 145–136.
- **39** Morris S, Gurusamy KS, Sheringham J, Davidson BR. Cost-effectiveness of diagnostic laparoscopy for assessing resectability in pancreatic and periampullary cancer. BMC Gastroenterol 2015;15:44.
- **40** Halsted WS. Contributions to the surgery of the bile passages, especially of the common bile-duct. Boston Med Surg J 1899;141:645–654.
- **41** Asbun HJ, Rossi RL, Munson JL. Local resection for ampullary tumors. Is there a place for it? Arch Surg 1993;128:515–520.

1046 Chapter 138

- **42** Komorowski RA, Beggs BK, Geenan JE, Venu RP. Assessment of ampulla of Vater pathology. An endoscopic approach. Am J Surg Pathol 1991;15:1188–1196.
- **43** Kim HN, Kim KM, Shin JU et al. Prediction of carcinoma after resection in subjects with ampullary adenomas on endoscopic biopsy. J Clin Gastroenterol 2013;47:346–351.
- **44** Grobmyer SR, Stasik CN, Draganov P et al. Contemporary results with ampullectomy for 29 "benign" neoplasms of the ampulla. J Am Coll Surg 2008;206:466–471.
- **45** Sharp KW, Brandes JL. Local resection of tumors of the ampulla of Vater. Am Surg 1990;56:214–217.
- **46** Mukai H, Nakajima M, Yasuda K, Mizuno S, Kawai K. Evaluation of endoscopic ultrasonography in the preoperative staging of carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater and common bile duct. Gastrointest Endosc 1992;38:676–683.

- 47 Souquet JC, Napoleon B, Pujol B, Ponchon T, Keriven O, Lambert R. Echoendoscopy prior to endoscopic tumor therapy—more safety? Endoscopy 1993;25:475–478.
- **48** Ross WA, Wasan SM, Evans DB et al. Combined EUS with FNA and ERCP for the evaluation of patients with obstructive jaundice from presumed pancreatic malignancy. Gastrointest Endosc 2008;68:461–466.
- 49 Ferrone CR, Marchegiani G, Hong TS et al. Radiological and surgical implications of neoadjuvant treatment with FOLFIRINOX for locally advanced and borderline resectable pancreatic cancer. Ann Surg 2015;261:12–17.
- **50** Festa V, Andriulli A, Valvano MR et al. Neoadjuvant chemo-radiotherapy for patients with borderline resectable pancreatic cancer: a meta-analytical evaluation of prospective studies. JOP 2013;14:618–625.

139

Histology and Genetics of Cancer of the Papilla, Distal Common Bile Duct, and Duodenum

Yue Xue¹, Michelle D. Reid¹, and N. Volkan Adsay²

¹ Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Emory University Hospital, Atlanta, GA, USA ² Department of Pathology Medical Collage of Wirsonsin Milwaykog Wil USA

² Department of Pathology, Medical College of Wisconsin, Milwaukee, WI, USA

Carcinoma of Papilla (Ampulla of Vater)

The ampulla of Vater is a complex anatomic and histologic structure. Histologically, it consists of four compartments featuring three types of epithelia: (i) The distal common bile duct (CBD) and pancreatic duct are lined by pancreatobiliary-type ductal epithelium. (ii) The mucosa of the papilla of Vater itself shows a specialized epithelium with features that resemble gastric foveolar epithelium and scattered goblet cells. (iii) The duodenum-facing surface of the papilla is virtually identical to the duodenal mucosa elsewhere. (iv) On the wall of the ampulla is Oddi musculature, within which are pancreatobiliary-type ductules lying individually and in clusters. These different compartments not only have distinct histologic and functional properties but also bring with them their own chemical milieu, which makes this small region highly complex and challenging. Thus it is not surprising that there are vastly different impressions regarding the characteristics of the cancers of this region. Recently, careful analysis of tumors of this area processed with more standardized grossing protocols [1,2] have led to refined classification and elucidated the specific characteristics of tumors arising from the different compartments [3–5].

Preinvasive Neoplasms

A significant proportion of the ampullary cancers (estimated more than a third) arise from adenomatous lesions (i.e., preinvasive mass-forming neoplasia), which are also called tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms [6,7]. According to their location, these can be put into two groups [3,7]: adenomas of the ampullary duodenum and intra-ampullary papillary tubular neoplasms.

Adenomas of the Ampullary Duodenum

Adenomas with all the characteristics of colonic adenomas also arise from the duodenal surface of the ampulla. They can be sporadic or associated with familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP) syndrome. In fact, ampulla is a common extracolonic site of FAP involvement [8–12].

Adenomas of the ampullary duodenum are more likely to harbor an invasive carcinoma than similarly sized colorectal adenomas. Invasive carcinomas that arise in adenomas are often hidden in the deep creases of the tumor at the base of the polyp and are difficult to detect in surface biopsies. Microscopically, adenomas of the ampullary duodenum are similar to those that occur in the large intestine but present some challenges in their diagnosis at the pathologic level. For example, reactive changes can mimic adenomas closely [13,14]. More importantly, when an underlying invasive carcinoma of the pancreas or bile duct involves the ampullary epithelium by colonization ("cancerization") of the mucosal basement membrane, it can closely simulate (pseudoadenomatous change) a native in situ disease [15].

Intra-Ampullary Papillary Tubular Neoplasms

Intra-ampullary papillary tubular neoplasms (IAPN) are adenomatous (tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms) lesions that occur almost exclusively within the ampulla [7,16]. They represent the intra-ampullary counterpart of intraductal neoplasms of the pancreas (IPMN) and biliary tract (IPNB). Papillary or polypoid tumors can fill the ampullary channel and distal segment of the CBD or main pancreatic duct. By definition, involvement of the

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 139.1 Intra-ampullary papillary tubular neoplasm is preinvasive tumor growth within the ampulla. It shows various degrees of papillary and tubular growth.

ampullary duodenum and intramucosal extension into the proximal aspect of the CBD and main pancreatic duct is minimal (<25%) [17]. The mean age of affected patients is 64 years with male predominance [13,17].

Gross examination of the ampullary duodenum typically reveals a hemispheric elevation of intact mucosa, often with a patulous papilla orifice from which nodules of friable granular material protrude into the duodenal lumen [1]. Ulceration may be evident, but overt mucinous discharge, characteristic of pancreatic intraductal neoplasms, is seldom encountered. On sectioning the ampullary wall, the tumors are characterized by a prominent exophytic growth pattern within the ampulla, in the dilated distal bile duct and pancreatic duct. Microscopically, IAPN show various degrees of papillary or tubular growth (Fig. 139.1). Most have a mixture of these patterns. They exhibit a spectrum of dysplasia, and most cases show a mixture of low-grade dysplasia (the criteria is the same as that used for adenomas of ampullary duodenum) and high-grade dysplasia, which is defined as substantial cytologic atypia and architectural complexity. Unlike adenomas of the ampullary duodenum, approximately 50% of IAPN show mixed (intestinal, gastric, pancreatobiliary) differentiation [7]. Approximately 75% of IAPN are associated with invasive carcinoma at the time of diagnosis, but the invasive component is usually less than 1 cm in diameter [7]. Invasion is mostly tubular and often shows a mixture of intestinal and gastropancreatobiliary features. Since the invasive carcinoma is often small, proper sampling and examination becomes crucial. It should be noted that because of

the complexity of this site it becomes very difficult to distinguish true invasive carcinoma from adenomatous (preinvasive) cells pagetoidly extending into complex glandular units in a pseudo-invasive pattern.

The hybrid nature of these lesions is also reflected in their immunophenotype. More than 50% of cases coexpress CK7 and CK20 [7]. Immunostaining for MUC2 and CDX2 is positive in cases with intestinal differentiation; immunostaining for MUC1, MUC5AC, and MUC6 are positive in cases with gastropancreatobiliary differentiation. However, overlaps are very common, and a significant proportion of the cases reveal mixed immunophenotype [7,18].

Noninvasive cases have an excellent prognosis. However, cases with extensive high-grade dysplasia can recur and this recurrence can be seen many years after the resection [7]. Therefore, long-term follow-up is warranted, even in noninvasive cases. Cases with invasive carcinoma are associated with better survival than conventional (invasive) ampullary carcinomas unaccompanied by an IAPN (3-year survival of 69% vs. 44%) [7]. This survival advantage is likely attributable to early detection of invasion but also reflects differences in tumor biology [3,19].

Invasive Adenocarcinomas

Until recently, the definition of ampullary cancer lacked uniformity, with most studies analyzing them under the rubric of "periampullary cancers" along with pancreatic and CBD cancers. Furthermore, in many studies noninvasive carcinomas (adenomatous lesions with carcinoma in situ) have also been included in analysis of "ampullary cancers." These variations in definition have led to the vastly different reports regarding the characteristics and behavior of ampullary cancer. Nonstandardized and limited pathologic evaluations seem to have been a great contributor to this variation as well. In January 2016, refined definitions were provided and adopted by the College of American Pathologists (CAP); these currently serve as the main guide for the documentation of ampullary tumors in the United States. According to this scheme, four categories are recognized as "ampulla of Vater" cancers. Their clinicopathologic characteristics are described in the following sections [3].

(Peri)ampullary Duodenal Cancers

(Peri)ampullary duodenal cancers arise from the ampullary duodenum (duodenum-facing surface of the ampulla that is lined by intestinal epithelium normally), which form bulky ulcero-vegetating lesions readily observed in the duodenal lumen, in which the ampullary orifice is often eccentrically located (Fig. 139.2a). They typically prove to have a prominent adenoma component and



Figure 139.2 Subtypes of ampullary carcinoma. The diagrams illustrate four subtypes of ampullary carcinoma: gray color indicates the preinvasive component and black color indicates the invasive component. (a) (Peri)ampullary duodenal carcinomas form ulcerovegative tumors that grow predominantly (>75%) on the duodenal surface of the ampulla. (b) Intra-ampullary papillary tubular neoplasm (IAPN)associated carcinomas are characterized by a prominent preinvasive neoplasm that grows predominantly as an exophytic mass within the ampullary channel. (c) Ampullary duct carcinomas show minimal or no preinvasive lesion, and instead form a plaque-like stricture at the distal ends of the ducts. (d) Ampullary carcinomas not otherwise specified (ampullary-NOS): carcinomas arise from the papilla of Vater.

their invasive component is most commonly intestinal or mixed mucinous intestinal phenotype. Although they are usually very large (>4 cm) and produce lymph node metastases (~60%), their behavior is often significantly better than expected.

Intra-Ampullary Papillary Tubular **Neoplasm-Associated Carcinomas**

IAPN-associated carcinomas are characterized by preinvasive mucosal nodules located within the ampullary channel (i.e., distal portions of the CBD and main pancreatic duct). From the duodenal perspective, these tumors are less impressive, they show a dilated orifice, from which granular material may protrude into the lumen of the bowel. Upon sectioning the ampullary wall, the main bulk of the tumor is elucidated and typically reveals light tan, friable nodules (Fig. 139.2b). Probes placed in the CBD and pancreatic duct typically exit into the center of the lesion. They are by default rich in adenomatous component and microscopic examination often reveals only a small invasive carcinoma, and thus, not surprisingly, the prognosis is relatively good (median survival close to 10 years), especially if invasion is limited in amount; however, many cases experience recurrences in long-term follow-up.

Ampullary Duct Carcinoma

Ampullary duct carcinoma is the other category that can be technically regarded under the "intra-ampullary" tumor category but they are biologically very different from the IAPN-associated carcinomas discussed above. In essence, they are intra-ampullary counterparts of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas and distal CBD carcinomas (DBDC). Ampullary ductal cancers by default do not have a significant adenomatous (preinvasive neoplasm) component, and instead form circumferential scirrhous lesions that constrict the distal end of the CBD and pancreatic duct, with preservation (or minimal alteration) of the papilla of Vater and ampullary duodenal mucosa. Therefore, from the duodenal perspective, these tumors are fairly underwhelming, and typically show a button-like elevation of mucosa or a small, subtle ulcerating lesion (Fig. 139.2c). If proper dissection approaches are not employed, ampullary duct carcinomas can easily be missed because they are small and subtle. Microscopically, they often prove to be pancreatobiliarytype carcinomas. Although these tumors are usually less than 2 cm in diameter, they have a high rate of lymph node metastasis (57%) and an aggressive behavior (median 38 months), the worst among the ampullary

(a)
carcinoma subtypes, but nevertheless significantly better than pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas.

Ampullary Carcinomas Not Otherwise Specified

Ampullary carcinomas not otherwise specified (ampullary-NOS) includes two subsets of tumors: (i) those that are presumed to arise from the papilla of Vater itself (i.e., the edge of mucosa where the CBD and main pancreatic duct merge into the duodenal mucosa) (Fig. 139.2d) and thus do not qualify for one of the three categories discussed earlier and (ii) those that cannot be confidently placed into one of the three categories above because of inadequate processing in the gross room. In our archival database, this group constituted >50% of the cases in the earlier years, but with the improved grossing and classification, more recently, <10% are placed in this category.

Microscopically, ampullary adenocarcinomas are highly versatile in their morphologic appearance. Most are "tubular type," characterized by glandular arrangement. Few of these "tubular" adenocarcinomas are pure intestinal-type tumors that are similar to conventional colonic adenocarcinomas (Fig. 139.3a). They are commonly associated with intestinal-type adenomas. An extensive mucinous component (>50% of the tumor volume) justifies a diagnosis of mucinous adenocarcinoma [20].

Those that resemble pancreatic or bile duct adenocarcinomas are called *pancreatobiliary-type adenocarcinomas* (Fig. 139.3b). Most ampullary cancers that are ampullary duct origin prove to be of this type.

A significant proportion of ampullary carcinomas (>40% in our experience) have a mixed phenotypic

appearance and are difficult to place into one of the categories as intestinal or pancreatobiliary [7,18,21]. If noninvasive carcinomas and carcinomas of neighboring sites (pancreatic and CBD) are excluded carefully and the true ampullary carcinomas with the refined definition are analyzed separately, the survival advantage of the intestinal-type over pancreatobiliary-type adenocarcinomas proves to be much less significant [18,22] than previously reported [23–28].

Recently, immunohistochemically based classifications of ampullary carcinomas have been proposed [29,30] and are now being utilized by oncologists in management protocols. These panels are based on the observation that the intestinal phenotype tends to stain for MUC2, CK20, and CDX2 and the pancreatobiliary phenotype stains positively for MUC1 and CK7. However, in carefully selected cohorts analyzing true ampullary carcinomas with the refined definitions, these putative lineage markers and their corresponding panels fail to show direct and significant correlation with prognosis [22]. Having said that, we have found MUC5AC, the gastric marker, which has been overlooked in almost all of the ampullary studies, to be a significant prognosticator of ampullary carcinoma [22].

Since ampullary carcinomas are highly heterogeneous, one ought to be careful when making generalizations regarding its molecular alterations [31]. *KRAS* mutations are found in approximately 40% of cases [31–35] and increased expression of p53 is detected in 70% of cases [32,36–39]. Sixty-four percent of ampullary carcinomas that arise in FAP contain *APC* gene mutations, but only 17% of sporadic ampullary carcinomas carry this type of mutation [40]. Mutations of the β -catenin gene



Figure 139.3 Intestinal-type adenocarcinomas are characterized by longer branching and interconnected tubules with narrower lumina. They often have necrotic/granular debris in their lumina. The cells are more columnar shaped and pseudostratified. Pancreatobiliary-type adenocarcinomas usually form widely scattered, small, well-formed tubules lined by 1- to 2-cell layers of more cuboidal nuclei.

(*CTNNB1*) and alterations of the *SMAD4* (*DPC4*) gene are rare in ampullary carcinomas [41,42]. A small proportion of poorly differentiated ampullary carcinomas with morphologic features that resemble medullary carcinomas of the large bowel demonstrate microsatellite instability [18], and in fact, a recent study has shown that loss of DNA mismatch repair proteins may be as common as in colorectal cancers [43], although the earlier literature had conflicting results on this [44]. Genome array has been utilized to classify ampullary carcinoma into biliary-like and intestinal-like subtypes [45].

Ampullary carcinomas have an overall survival rate far better than pancreatic and DBDC. The 5-year survival rate is approximately 40% [3,19,46-48]. Even the ampullary duct carcinomas, which are mostly pancreatobiliary-type adenocarcinomas (i.e., ampullary counterparts of CBD cancers and pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas) have a much better prognosis than ordinary pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas. Invasion size is considered to be an important factor. Ampullary carcinomas often arise from a precursor (adenomatous) lesion, and the mean size of the invasive component is usually significantly smaller than primary pancreatic carcinomas [46]. For instance, IAPN-associated invasive carcinomas often have only a small invasive component (mean 1.5 cm) [3,7]. Not surprisingly, they have a better prognosis [3,7]. Positive margins occur in less than 5% of ampullary carcinomas, compared with at least 35% of pancreatic tumors [46]. The carcinomas arising from the four distinct compartments of the ampulla have different biologic behavior as discussed earlier. Other factors associated with prognosis include tumor budding and perineural and lymphovascular invasion [19,49-53].

Uncommon Carcinomas in Ampulla

There are other carcinoma types that occur in the ampulla, such as poorly cohesive carcinoma (with or without signet ring cells), medullary carcinoma, and mucinous (colloid) carcinoma [13,14,54-56]. These have some specific associations. For example, poorly cohesive cell carcinomas are usually diagnosed at advanced stage and behave aggressively [55]. In contrast, medullary carcinomas are closely associated with microsatellite instability, and despite their large size and poorly differentiated appearance, their clinical behavior appears to be similar, if not better, than that of other ampullary cancers [54]. Mucinous carcinomas are often of ampullary duodenal origin, often present as advanced tumor and higher lymph node metastasis rate but their prognosis does not seem to be significantly worse. Unlike their lower gastrointestinal counterparts, they do not show association with microsatellite instability [56].

Distal Common Bile Duct Carcinoma

DBDC is relatively uncommon and thus poorly characterized. Established risk factors for these tumors include parasites and congenital/anatomic variations such as choledochal cyst [57,58] and pancreatobiliary maljunction [59,60] and we have also seen examples associated with low (intrapancreatic) union of cystic and common hepatic ducts [47].

One of the biggest challenges regarding DBDC has been in its definition as to what really qualifies for this category. CBD involvement is extremely common in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas if careful sampling is performed [61], and can even show focal circumferential involvement. In addition, ampullary ductal carcinomas are often classified by pathologists as distal CBD carcinoma. Therefore, many studies have included cases from these secondary sites into the analysis of DBDC. Careful dissection of the resection specimens and correlation of the findings with the imaging and clinical findings become crucial in establishing the true primary site in many cases [47]. A recent study reported that intrapancreatic tumors symmetrically/concentrically involving the CBD are likely to be DBDC, which are frequently associated with high-grade biliary dysplasia, lack KRAS mutations, and have a superior prognosis with an actual 5-year overall survival of 35%; whereas asymmetric/ eccentric involvement generally implies a pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, which are commonly associated with high-grade pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN), KRAS mutations, and a poor 5-year overall survival of 17% [47,62]. Microscopically, DBDC commonly exhibit a small tubular pattern, having a similar morphology to pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. In addition, intraglandular neutrophil-rich debris is often seen [47]. Median survival is better than that for pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma, but worse than for ampullary carcinoma [47,62]. Poor prognostic indicators include node metastasis, lymphovascular invasion, size of invasion, and margin positivity [47,62]. T-staging of the tumors based on depth of invasion or size is shown to be much more applicable and prognostically relevant [5,47,63].

The vast majority of biliary tract cancers are adenocarcinomas of the pancreatobiliary type. These are very similar to ordinary pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas and are often histologically indistinguishable from each other except for subtle differences [47].

Incipient Cancers (Preinvasive Neoplasms)

Biliary Intraepithelial Neoplasms

Biliary intraepithelial neoplasia (BilIN) is the term used for nontumor-forming dysplastic lesions in the biliary tract [64]. These flat lesions cannot be detected by preoperative image analysis or even macroscopic examination. In the current World Health Organization (WHO) guide (2010 edition), the BilIN classification scheme employed a three-tiered approach (BilIN-1, -2, and -3) based on the degree of epithelial atypia [65]. However, it is becoming clear that both biologically and for management purposes, a two-tiered system is more applicable: low grade (encompassing BilIN-1 and -2), and the term high grade for BilIN-3/carcinoma in situ. Since BilIN is most commonly detected incidentally in association with invasive carcinoma, its biological behavior and natural history have been difficult to determine. There are no reliable data regarding the risk of progression of BilIN in the absence of invasive carcinoma. Lowgrade dysplasia (BilIN-1 and -2) is largely believed to be clinically inconsequential; however, high-grade dysplasia is believed to be a significant lesion that is often associated with (or progress into) invasive carcinoma with relatively high risk, and thus warrants careful clinical attention [6,66]. It should be noted here that high-grade BilIN can also be detected in resection of risk lesions, such as choledochal cyst, pancreatobiliary maljunction, or primary sclerosing lesions.

Although many biliary carcinomas arise in association with nontumoral dysplastic lesions (BilINs), an estimated 10% arise in mass-forming preinvasive neoplasms (tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms). These are, in essence, biliary counterparts of pancreatic intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms or intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms [4,67], or IAPN [7] or intracholecystic papillary tubular neoplasms [68], and comprise two distinct categories: intraductal papillary neoplasm of the bile duct (IPNB) [69,70] and intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasm (ITPN) [71].

Intraductal Papillary Neoplasms of the Bile Ducts

IPNB show a florid papillary proliferation of atypical epithelium that fills the bile duct and may lead to a fusiform or cystic dilatation of the affected duct segment [69]. It may be multifocal and extensive ("papillomatosis"). IPNB can be detected by imaging and gross examination. The degree of cytologic atypia is graded with the criteria used for BilIN. Similar to intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas, IPNB is classified into gastric, intestinal, pancreatobiliary, and oncocytic types [69]. IPNB are often associated with invasive carcinomas [69,71] but invasive carcinomas arising from these tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms have a much more protracted clinical course than those arising from BilIN. Of note, as in the pancreas, those arising in oncocytic examples are currently classified as oncocytic variants of IPNB, but are increasingly being recognized as a separate entity of intraductal oncocytic papillary neoplasm (IOPN), as in the pancreas [72,73] and they are very distinctive in terms of both behavior and molecular characteristics.

Intraductal Tubulopapillary Neoplasm

ITPN, initially described in the pancreas, is now also a well-established entity in the biliary tract [71], characterized by prominent tubular configuration of relatively mucin-poor cells. Nodular growth pattern is characteristic and solid areas can be seen [71]. Punctate or geographic foci of necrosis can be present in a "comedocarcinomalike pattern" [71]. ITPN show a pancreatobiliary epithelial phenotype with MUC1 (80%) and MUC6 (30%) expression and negativity for MUC2 and MUC5AC [71]. Molecular pathways altered in ITPN seem to be different from both ordinary cholangiocarcinomas as well as from IPNB. Most ITPN are associated with invasive carcinomas but still have a protracted clinical course [71].

Nonampullary Duodenal Carcinoma

Nonampullary duodenal carcinomas (NADC) are rare and, when studied, frequently have been grouped with jejuno-ileal adenocarcinoma. However recent studies have shown that they have several distinctive characteristics [74,75]. Those occurring in the distal duodenum can be associated with intestinal-type adenomas; however, many, especially the proximal examples, often form plaque/ulcero-plaque-like lesions rather than arising from large vegetating adenomatous lesions. Mismatch repair protein deficiency was found in 13% of NADC overall, and more commonly in those with the plaquelike growth and pushing-border infiltration [74]. Proximal examples may be arising from Brunner glands or metaplastic gastric-like epithelium [74] and are presumed to have different etiopathogenesis and biology than the colonic adenocarcinomas. In addition, NADC, similar to ampullary carcinomas, are seldom pure "intestinal" type, and instead often exhibit a striking degree of morphologic versatility, with the gastropancreatobiliary being the predominant type and also unusual carcinoma types not described in the remainder of gastrointestinal tract [74,75]. This is also reflected in the frequency with which the hybrid immunophenotype is seen, with less than 50% expressing "intestinal lineage markers" MUC2, CDX2, and CK20 [74]. The presence of gastric pancreatobiliary histology appears to be associated with more aggressive behavior [74,75], and thus it is important to attempt to recognize and report this lineage (no matter the quantity) in any NADC case. The prognosis for NADC is fairly similar to that for ampullary duodenal cancers and better than that for the ampullary ductal cancers discussed earlier (5-year survival 29% vs. 57%)

[74]. More importantly, the prognosis of NADC is incomparably better than that of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma [74]. This is important, because, for NADC that occurs close to the pancreas, pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma with secondary invasion into duodenum becomes an important and highly challenging differential and the latter has been shown to have highly aggressive behavior [61].

Pathologic Staging of Cancers of this Region

Because of anatomic complexity, the pathologic staging of carcinomas of this region is fraught with challenges. It appears that some of the problems of reproducibility and applicability that have been identified in recent publications [76] are being addressed in the 8th edition of the American Joint Committee on Cancer manual. However, many will continue to present problems in daily practice. Readers are referred to the pertinent publications in this matter [76].

Neuroendocrine Neoplasms and Related Tumors

Neuroendocrine neoplasms should be regarded as being in two vastly distinct groups: well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors and poorly differentiated neuroendocrine carcinomas (PD-NEC). Well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors constitute a heterogeneous group of neoplasms [20] including ordinary carcinoids (often showing serotonin production), "ampullary somatostatinomas" [77] (glandular psammomatous carcinoids with somatostatin positivity at the cellular level), gastrinomas, and other hormonal types as well as nonfunctional tumors [78,79]. Ampullary somatostatinomas are worth specific mention because they seem to be unique to the ampulla, and conversely, a significant proportion of neuroendocrine tumors in the ampulla prove to be of this type. These can be associated with neurofibromatosis and gastrointestinal stromal tumors. Although they are low-grade tumors, they are often infiltrative and show lymph node metastasis in close to half of the cases, but seem to behave in a very protracted fashion nevertheless [77,80,81]. Neuroendocrine tumors are graded based on mitotic activity and Ki-67 index. Accurate counting of Ki-67 can be challenging [82]. Eye-balling is discouraged. Currently, a manual count performed on camera-captured printed images of tumor hotspots appears to be the most practical approach [82].

A distinct but related entity is *duodenal gangliocytic paraganglioma*, a neoplasm that combines features of a well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumor with those of a nerve sheath tumor admixed with ganglion cells [83–86]. This is a very peculiar entity that is almost unique to ampulla and duodenum in the vicinity of the ampulla. The vast majority of the cases seem to be benign with only a few showing lymph node metastasis, and even those seem to have benign behavior.

PD-NEC of this region need to be distinguished from the well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors. They often occur in association with adenocarcinomas or glandular preinvasive neoplasms (adenomatous lesions). They are typically high-grade carcinomas, recognizable as such by morphology, showing highly atypical cytology (with differential diagnosis of other poorly differentiated carcinomas, melanomas, and lymphomas) as well as brisk mitotic activity and necrosis characteristic of highgrade malignancies. Ki-67 labeling index is typically higher than 50%. Retinoblastoma gene alteration is common. Recent studies suggest that such tumors warrant cis-platinum treatment, as opposed to the well-differentiated neuroendocrine tumors which grow slowly and not only do not require *cis*-platinum, but also do not benefit much from it. They have a highly aggressive behavior.

Pseudotumors that Commonly Mimic Cancer

Paraduodenal Pancreatitis

Paraduodenal (groove) pancreatitis (PDP) often present with the clinical/imaging picture of "periampullary cancer"; in fact, close to two-thirds of PDP cases are preoperatively diagnosed as "cancer" [87–90]. PDP occurs predominantly in male patients who are generally younger (mean age 50 years) than the patients with cancer (mean age 64 years), and with a history of alcohol, smoking, diabetes, or prior gallstone disease [87–90]. Grossly, there is typically a pseudotumor characterized by thickening and scarring of the duodenal wall, particularly in the area corresponding to the minor papilla, but it often extends to the adjacent pancreatic head tissue, often with sieve-like cystic changes in the duodenal wall. Often, there is marked mucosal nodularity in this region as well, but ulceration is uncommon.

Fibroinflammatory biliary stricture (FIBS) [91] is the name proposed for idiopathic sclerosing pseudotumors that result in stricture of the bile ducts that leads to cholangiocarcinoma diagnosis. It is unrelated to autoimmune pancreatitis, primary sclerosing cholangitis, cholangiocarcinoma, prior bile duct injury or repair, and

choledocholithiasis [91]. By comparison with patients having bile duct cancer, FIBS patients present at a significantly younger age, are more likely to be female, and have a high incidence of coexisting autoimmune diseases [91]. A subset of these cases appear to represent IgG4-related sclerosing cholangitis. Because preoperative cytology is not diagnostic of FIBS, surgical resection remains the mainstay of diagnosis and treatment, while immunosuppression may reduce the risk of recurrence.

References

- 1 Adsay NV, Basturk O, Saka B et al. Whipple made simple for surgical pathologists: orientation, dissection, and sampling of pancreaticoduodenectomy specimens for a more practical and accurate evaluation of pancreatic, distal common bile duct, and ampullary tumors. Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(4):480–493.
- 2 Adsay NV, Basturk O, Altinel D et al. The number of lymph nodes identified in a simple pancreatoduodenectomy specimen: comparison of conventional vs orange-peeling approach in pathologic assessment. Mod Pathol 2009;22(1):107–112.
- **3** Adsay V, Ohike N, Tajiri T et al. Ampullary region carcinomas: definition and site specific classification with delineation of four clinicopathologically and prognostically distinct subsets in an analysis of 249 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2012;36(11):1592–1608.
- **4** Adsay NV, Merati K, Andea A et al. The dichotomy in the preinvasive neoplasia to invasive carcinoma sequence in the pancreas: differential expression of MUC1 and MUC2 supports the existence of two separate pathways of carcinogenesis. Mod Pathol 2002;15(10):1087–1095.
- 5 Postlewait LM, Ethun CG, Le N et al. Proposal for a new T-stage classification system for distal cholangiocarcinoma: a 10-institution study from the U.S. Extrahepatic Biliary Malignancy Consortium. HPB (Oxford) 2016;18(10):793–799.
- **6** Adsay NV. Gallbladder, extrahepatic biliary tree, and ampulla. In: Mills SE, Greenson JK, Hornick JL, Longacre TA, Reuter VE, eds. Sternberg's Diagnostic Surgical Pathology, 6th edn. Philadelphia, PA: Wolters Kluwer Health, 2015: 1770–1846.
- 7 Ohike N, Kim GE, Tajiri T et al. Intra-ampullary papillary-tubular neoplasm (IAPN): characterization of tumoral intraepithelial neoplasia occurring within the ampulla: a clinicopathologic analysis of 82 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2010;34(12):1731–1748.
- 8 Alexander JR, Andrews JM, Buchi KN, Lee RG, Becker JM, Burt RW. High prevalence of adenomatous polyps of the duodenal papilla in familial adenomatous polyposis. Dig Dis Sci 1989;34(2):167–170.

Secondary Tumors

Almost every malignant neoplasm described in the body can also occur in this region [6,66]. These include melanomas, lymphomas, and sarcomas, all of which can mimic primary cancers and thus ought to be considered in the differential diagnosis of more common adenocarcinomas, both at clinical and pathologic evaluation.

- **9** Domizio P, Talbot IC, Spigelman AD, Williams CB, Phillips RK. Upper gastrointestinal pathology in familial adenomatous polyposis: results from a prospective study of 102 patients. J Clin Pathol 1990;43(9):738–743.
- 10 Noda Y, Watanabe H, Iida M et al. Histologic follow-up of ampullary adenomas in patients with familial adenomatosis coli. Cancer 1992;70(7):1847–1856.
- 11 Odze R, Gallinger S, So K, Antonioli D. Duodenal adenomas in familial adenomatous polyposis: relation of cell differentiation and mucin histochemical features to growth pattern. Mod Pathol 1994;7(3):376–384.
- 12 Yao T, Ida M, Ohsato K, Watanabe H, Omae T. Duodenal lesions in familial polyposis of the colon. Gastroenterology 1977;73(5):1086–1092.
- 13 Thompson LDR, Basturk O, Adsay NV. Pancreas. In: Mills SE, Greenson JK, Hornick JL, Longacre TA, Reuter VE, eds. Sternberg's Diagnostic Surgical Pathology, 6th edn. Philadelphia, PA: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins, 2015: 1577–1662.
- 14 Adsay NV, Basturk O. Tumors of major and minor ampulla. In: Odze R, Goldblum J, eds. Surgical Pathology of the GI Tract, Liver, Biliary Tract, and Pancreas. Philedelphia: Elsevier, 2015.
- 15 Polydorides AD, Shia J, Tang LH, Klimstra DS. An immunohistochemical panel distinguishes colonization by pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma from adenomas of ampullary and duodenal mucosa. Mod Pathol 2008;21:132A-A.
- 16 Kloppel G, Adsay V, Konukiewitz B, Kleeff J, Schlitter AM, Esposito I. Precancerous lesions of the biliary tree. Best Pract Res Clin Gastroenterol 2013;27(2):285–297.
- 17 Klimstra DS, Albores-Saavedra J, Hruban RH, Zamboni G. Tumours of the ampullary region, Adenomas and other premalignant neoplastic lesions. In: Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND, eds. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Digestive System. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), 2010: 83–86.
- 18 Reid MD, Balci S, Ohike N et al. Ampullary carcinoma is often of mixed or hybrid histologic type: an analysis

of reproducibility and clinical relevance of classification as pancreatobiliary versus intestinal in 232 cases. Mod Pathol 2016;29(12):1575–1585.

- 19 Ohike N, Coban I, Kim GE et al. Tumor budding as a strong prognostic indicator in invasive ampullary adenocarcinomas. Am J Surg Pathol 2010;34(10):1417–1424.
- 20 Klimstra DS, Albores-Saavedra J, Hruban RH, Zamboni G. Tumours of the ampullary region. In: Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND, eds. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Digestive System. Lyon: International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC), 2010: 81–94.
- **21** Balci S, Kim GE, Ohike N et al. Applicability and prognostic relevance of ampullary carcinoma histologic typing as pancreatobiliary versus intestinal (abstract). Mod Pathol 2010;23:350A-A.
- 22 Xue Y, Reid MD, Balci S et al. Immunohistochemical classification of ampullary carcinomas: critical reappraisal fails to confirm prognostic relevance for recently proposed panels, and highlights MUC5AC as a strong prognosticator. Am J Surg Pathol 2017;41(7):865–876.
- 23 Kimura W, Futakawa N, Yamagata S et al. Different clinicopathologic findings in two histologic types of carcinoma of papilla of Vater. Jap J Cancer Res 1994;85(2):161–166.
- 24 Westgaard A, Tafjord S, Farstad IN et al. Pancreatobiliary versus intestinal histologic type of differentiation is an independent prognostic factor in resected periampullary adenocarcinoma. BMC Cancer 2008;8:170.
- 25 Morini S, Perrone G, Borzomati D et al. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: morphological and immunophenotypical classification predicts overall survival. Pancreas 2013;42(1):60–66.
- **26** Kim WS, Choi DW, Choi SH, Heo JS, You DD, Lee HG. Clinical significance of pathologic subtype in curatively resected ampulla of vater cancer. J Surg Oncol 2012;105(3):266–272.
- 27 Howe JR, Klimstra DS, Moccia RD, Conlon KC, Brennan MF. Factors predictive of survival in ampullary carcinoma. Ann Surg 1998;228(1):87–94.
- 28 Fischer HP, Zhou H. Pathogenesis of carcinoma of the papilla of Vater. J Hepatobiliary pancreat Surg 2004;11(5):301–309.
- **29** Ang DC, Shia J, Tang LH, Katabi N, Klimstra DS. The utility of immunohistochemistry in subtyping adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of vater. Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(10):1371–1379.
- 30 Chang DK, Jamieson NB, Johns AL et al. Histomolecular phenotypes and outcome in adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of vater. J Clin Oncol 2013;31(10):1348–1356.

- **31** Moore PS, Orlandini S, Zamboni G et al. Pancreatic tumours: molecular pathways implicated in ductal cancer are involved in ampullary but not in exocrine nonductal or endocrine tumorigenesis. Br J Cancer 2001;84(2):253–262.
- **32** Chung CH, Wilentz RE, Polak MM et al. Clinical significance of K-ras oncogene activation in ampullary neoplasms. J Clin Pathol 1996;49(6):460–464.
- Finkelstein SD, Sayegh R, Christensen S, Swalsky PA. Genotypic classification of colorectal adenocarcinoma. Biologic behavior correlates with K-ras-2 mutation type. Cancer 1993;71(12):3827–3838.
- **34** Howe JR, Klimstra DS, Cordon-Cardo C, Paty PB, Park PY, Brennan MF. K-ras mutation in adenomas and carcinomas of the ampulla of vater. Clin Cancer Res 1997;3(1):129–133.
- 35 Malats N, Porta M, Pinol JL, Corominas JM, Rifa J, Real FX. Ki-ras mutations as a prognostic factor in extrahepatic bile system cancer. PANK-ras I Project Investigators. J Clin Oncol 1995;13(7):1679–1686.
- 36 Scarpa A, Capelli P, Zamboni G et al. Neoplasia of the ampulla of Vater. Ki-ras and p53 mutations. Am J Pathol 1993;142(4):1163–1172.
- 37 Shyr YM, Su CH, Wu LH et al. Prognostic value of MIB-1 index and DNA ploidy in resectable ampulla of Vater carcinoma. Ann Surg 1999;229(4):523–527.
- **38** Takashima M, Ueki T, Nagai E et al. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater associated with or without adenoma: a clinicopathologic analysis of 198 cases with reference to p53 and Ki-67 immunohistochemical expressions. Mod Pathol 2000;13(12):1300–1307.
- 39 Teh M, Wee A, Raju GC. An immunohistochemical study of p53 protein in gallbladder and extrahepatic bile duct/ampullary carcinomas. Cancer 1994;74(5):1542–1545.
- **40** Achille A, Scupoli MT, Magalini AR et al. APC gene mutations and allelic losses in sporadic ampullary tumours: evidence of genetic difference from tumours associated with familial adenomatous polyposis. Int J Cancer 1996;68(3):305–312.
- **41** Kawakami M, Kimura Y, Furuhata T et al. beta-Catenin alteration in cancer of the ampulla of Vater. J Exp Clin Cancer Res 2002;21(1):23–27.
- **42** McCarthy DM, Hruban RH, Argani P et al. Role of the DPC4 tumor suppressor gene in adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: analysis of 140 cases. Mod Pathol 2003;16(3):272–278.
- **43** Agaram NP, Shia J, Tang LH, Klimstra DS. DNA mismatch repair deficiency in ampullary carcinoma: a morphologic and immunohistochemical study of 54 cases. Am J Clin Pathol 2010;133(5):772–780.
- **44** Sessa F, Furlan D, Zampatti C, Carnevali I, Franzi F, Capella C. Prognostic factors for ampullary adenocarcinomas: tumor stage, tumor histology, tumor

location, immunohistochemistry and microsatellite instability. Virchows Arch 2007;451(3):649–657.

- **45** Overman MJ, Zhang J, Kopetz S et al. Gene expression profiling of ampullary carcinomas classifies ampullary carcinomas into biliary-like and intestinal-like subtypes that are prognostic of outcome. PloS ONE. 2013;8(6):e65144.
- **46** Saka B, Tajiri T, Ohike N et al. Clinicopathologic comparison of ampullary versus pancreatic carcinoma: preinvasive component, size of invasion, stage, resectability and histologic phenotype are the factors for the significantly favorable outcome of ampullary carcinoma (abstract). Mod Pathol 2013;26:429A-A.
- 47 Gonzalez RS, Bagci P, Basturk O et al. Intrapancreatic distal common bile duct carcinoma: analysis, staging considerations, and comparison with pancreatic ductal and ampullary adenocarcinomas. Mod Pathol 2016;29(11):1358–1369.
- 48 Basturk O, Saka B, Balci S et al. Substaging of lymph node status in resected pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma has strong prognostic correlations: proposal for a revised N classification for TNM staging. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22(suppl 3):S1187–1195.
- **49** Mori K, Ikei S, Yamane T et al. Pathological factors influencing survival of carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Eur J Surg Oncol 1990;16(3):183–188.
- 50 Sciallero S, Giaretti W, Geido E et al. DNA aneuploidy is an independent factor of poor prognosis in pancreatic and peripancreatic cancer. Int J Pancreatol 1993;14(1):21–28.
- 51 Shyr YM, Su CH, Wu LH, Li AF, Chiu JH, Lui WY. DNA ploidy as a major prognostic factor in resectable ampulla of Vater cancers. J Surg Oncol 1993;53(4):220–225.
- 52 Sperti C, Pasquali C, Piccoli A, Sernagiotto C, Pedrazzoli S. Radical resection for ampullary carcinoma: long-term results. Br J Surg 1994;81(5):668–671.
- **53** Woo SM, Ryu JK, Lee SH et al. Recurrence and prognostic factors of ampullary carcinoma after radical resection: comparison with distal extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2007;14(11):3195–3201.
- 54 Balci S SB, Bagci P, Jang K-T et al. Medullary carcinomas of the ampulla: clinicopathologic analysis of 11 cases (abstract). Mod Pathol 2014;27(2S):446A.
- 55 Bradley K, Jang KT, Kim G et al. Poorly cohesive carcinomas of the ampulla of Vater: analysis of 9 cases identified among 249 ampullary carcinomas (abstract). Mod Pathol 2012;25:156A-A.
- 56 Jang K-T BS, Bagci P, Saka B et al. Mucinous carcinomas of the ampulla: clinicopathologic analysis of 33 cases (abstract). Mod Pathol 2014;27(2S):450A.

- **57** Hacihasanoglu ERM, Muraki T et al. Choledochal cysts in the west: clinicopathologic analysis of 84 cases (abstract). Mod Pathol 2016;29(2S):441A.
- 58 Katabi N, Pillarisetty VG, DeMatteo R, Klimstra DS. Choledochal cysts: a clinicopathologic study of 36 cases with emphasis on the morphologic and the immunohistochemical features of premalignant and malignant alterations. Hum Pathol 2014;45(10):2107–2114.
- **59** Kamisawa T, Kuruma S, Tabata T et al. Pancreaticobiliary maljunction and biliary cancer. J Gastroenterol 2015;50(3):273–279.
- 60 Kamisawa T, Honda G, Kurata M, Tokura M, Tsuruta K. Pancreatobiliary disorders associated with pancreaticobiliary maljunction. Dig Surg 2010;27(2):100–104.
- 61 Saka B, Balci S, Basturk O et al. Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma is spread to the peripancreatic soft tissue in the majority of resected cases, rendering the AJCC T-stage protocol (7th edition) inapplicable and insignificant: a size-based staging system (pT1: </=2, pT2: >2-</=4, pT3: >4 cm) is more valid and clinically relevant. Ann Surg Oncol 2016;23(6):2010–2018.
- **62** Deshpande V, Konstantinidis IT, Castillo CF et al. Intra-pancreatic distal bile duct carcinoma is morphologically, genetically, and clinically distinct from pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2016;20(5):953–959.
- **63** Goyal L, Govindan A, Sheth RA et al. Prognosis and clinicopathologic features of patients with advanced stage isocitrate dehydrogenase (IDH) mutant and IDH wild-type intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Oncologist 2015;20(9):1019–1027.
- 64 Zen Y, Adsay NV, Bardadin K et al. Biliary intraepithelial neoplasia: an international interobserver agreement study and proposal for diagnostic criteria. Mod Pathol 2007;20(6):701–709.
- 65 Albores-Saavedra J KG, Adsay NV, Sripa B et al. Tumours of the gallbladder and extrahepatic bile ducts. Carcinoma of the gallbladder and extrahepatic bile ducts. In: Bosman FT, Carneiro F, Hruban RH, Theise ND, eds. WHO Classification of Tumours of the Digestive System. Lyon: IARC, 2010.
- 66 Adsay NV. Benign and malignant tumors of the gallbladder and extrahepatic biliary tract. In: Odze RD, Goldblum JR, eds Surgical Pathology of the GI Tract, Liver, Biliary Tract, and Pancreas, 3rd edn. Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier, 2015.
- **67** Adsay V, Mino-Kenudson M, Furukawa T et al. Pathologic evaluation and reporting of intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasms of the pancreas and other tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms of pancreatobiliary tract: recommendations of Verona Consensus Meeting. Ann Surg 2016;263(1):162–177.

- **68** Adsay V, Jang KT, Roa JC et al. Intracholecystic papillary-tubular neoplasms (ICPN) of the gallbladder (neoplastic polyps, adenomas, and papillary neoplasms that are >/=1.0 cm): clinicopathologic and immunohistochemical analysis of 123 cases. Am J Surg Pathol 2012;36(9):1279–1301.
- **69** Rocha FG, Lee H, Katabi N et al. Intraductal papillary neoplasm of the bile duct: a biliary equivalent to intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm of the pancreas? Hepatology (Baltimore, Md) 2012;56(4):1352–1360.
- 70 Kang MJ, Jang JY, Lee KB, Han IW, Kim SW. Impact of macroscopic morphology, multifocality, and mucin secretion on survival outcome of intraductal papillary neoplasm of the bile duct. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17(5):931–938.
- 71 Schlitter AM, Jang KT, Kloppel G et al. Intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms of the bile ducts: clinicopathologic, immunohistochemical, and molecular analysis of 20 cases. Mod Pathol 2015;28(9):1249–1264.
- **72** Basturk O, Khayyata S, Klimstra DS et al. Preferential expression of MUC6 in oncocytic and pancreatobiliary types of intraductal papillary neoplasms highlights a pyloropancreatic pathway, distinct from the intestinal pathway, in pancreatic carcinogenesis. Am J Surg Pathol 2010;34(3):364–370.
- **73** Reid MD, Stallworth CR, Lewis MM et al. Cytopathologic diagnosis of oncocytic type intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm: criteria and clinical implications of accurate diagnosis. Cancer Cytopathol 2016;124(2):122–134.
- 74 Xue Y, Vanoli A, Balci S et al. Non-ampullary duodenal carcinomas: clinicopathologic analysis of 47 cases and comparison to ampullary and pancreatic adenocarcinomas. Mod Pathol 2017;30(2):255–266.
- 75 Ushiku T, Arnason T, Fukayama M, Lauwers GY. Extra-ampullary duodenal adenocarcinoma. Am J Surg Pathol 2014;38(11):1484–1493.
- 76 Adsay NV, Bagci P, Tajiri T et al. Pathologic staging of pancreatic, ampullary, biliary, and gallbladder cancers: pitfalls and practical limitations of the current AJCC/ UICC TNM staging system and opportunities for improvement. Semin Diagn Pathol 2012;29(3):127–141.
- 77 Thirabonjasak D, Tang L, Klimstra DS et al. Glandular carcinoids of the ampulla with psammoma bodies (so-called ampullary somatostatinomas): analysis of 12 cases of an under-recognized entity (Abstract). Mod Pathol 2008;21:137A-A.
- **78** Donow C, Pipeleers-Marichal M, Schroder S, Stamm B, Heitz PU, Kloppel G. Surgical pathology of gastrinoma. Site, size, multicentricity, association with multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1, and malignancy. Cancer 1991;68(6):1329–1334.

- **79** Sugimoto K, Oosawa S, Furuta T et al. Multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 accompanied by duodenal carcinoid tumors and hypergastrinemia: a familial case. Intern Med (Tokyo, Japan). 1995;34(7):649–653.
- **80** Taccagni GL, Carlucci M, Sironi M, Cantaboni A, Di Carlo V. Duodenal somatostatinoma with psammoma bodies: an immunohistochemical and ultrastructural study. Am J Gastroenterol 1986;81(1):33–37.
- **81** Burke AP, Sobin LH, Shekitka KM, Federspiel BH, Helwig EB. Somatostatin-producing duodenal carcinoids in patients with von Recklinghausen's neurofibromatosis. A predilection for black patients. Cancer 1990;65(7):1591–1595.
- 82 Reid MD, Bagci P, Ohike N et al. Calculation of the Ki67 index in pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors: a comparative analysis of four counting methodologies. Mod Pathol 2016;29(1):93.
- **83** Reed RJ, Caroca PJ, Jr., Harkin JC. Gangliocytic paraganglioma. Am J Surg Pathol 1977;1(3):207–216.
- 84 Scheithauer BW, Nora FE, LeChago J et al. Duodenal gangliocytic paraganglioma. Clinicopathologic and immunocytochemical study of 11 cases. Am J Clin Pathol 1986;86(5):559–565.
- **85** Burke AP, Helwig EB. Gangliocytic paraganglioma. Am J Clin Pathol 1989;92(1):1–9.
- **86** Collina G, Maiorana A, Trentini GP. Duodenal gangliocytic paraganglioma. Case report with immunohistochemical study on the expression of keratin polypeptides. Histopathology 1991;19(5):476–478.
- **87** Adsay NV, Zamboni G. Paraduodenal pancreatitis: a clinico-pathologically distinct entity unifying "cystic dystrophy of heterotopic pancreas", "para-duodenal wall cyst", and "groove pancreatitis". Semin Diagn Pathol 2004;21(4):247–254.
- 88 Muraki T KG, Mittal P, Bedolla G et al. Clinicopathologic associations of paraduodenal (groove) pancreatitis, an under-recognized entity: an analysis of 47 resected examples with emphasis on imaging-pathology correlation (abstract). Mod Pathol 2016;29(2S):446A.
- **89** Muraki T BG, Reid M, Kim G et al. Pseudotumoral pancreatitis: clinicopathological analysis of 93 cases resected with pre-operative diagnosis of pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma but proved to be inflammatory conditions (abstract). Mod Pathol 2016;29(2S):446A.
- **90** Kalb B, Martin DR, Sarmiento JM et al. Paraduodenal pancreatitis: clinical performance of MR imaging in distinguishing from carcinoma. Radiology 2013;269(2):475–481.
- 91 Gamblin TC, Krasinskas AM, Slivka AS et al. Fibroinflammatory biliary stricture: a rare bile duct lesion masquerading as cholangiocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2009;13(4):713–721.

140

Adenoma and Adenocarcinoma of the Ampulla of Vater: Diagnosis and Management

Omer Basar^{1,2} and William R. Brugge¹

¹ Pancreas Biliary Center, Gastrointestinal Unit, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, USA
² Department of Gastroenterology, University of Hacettepe, Turkey

Introduction

Ampullary malignancies belong to the family of periampullary tumors, which arise from ampulla of Vater. The significant premalignant potential and strategic location of ampullary neoplasms makes them unique [1]. Typically ampullary tumors are classified as benign or malignant. Benign neoplasms account for less than 10% of periampullary neoplasms [1,2] and ampullary carcinomas are the second most common periampullary carcinomas (after pancreatic adenocarcinoma) [3]. Although ampullary adenomas are classified as benign, they have a tendency to undergo malignant transformation. The true ampullary cancer is usually difficult to distinguish from other periampullary malignancies and is usually diagnosed at an earlier stage, which means it has a better prognosis compared to periampullary cancers originating from the bile or pancreatic duct [2]. An aggressive diagnostic and therapeutic approach is therefore needed for these lesions.

Epidemiology and Biologic Behavior

In autopsy series, periampullary adenoma prevalence is estimated to be 0.04–0.12 [4,5], however prevalence increases with the widespread availability of flexible endoscopy and screening programs. The incidence of ampullary carcinoma is 4–6 cases per million population and accounts for 4–8% of periampullary carcinomas [6,7]. Caucasian populations are mostly affected [6], there is a male predominance [7], and the peak incidence is in the seventh decade.

Both benign and malignant ampullary tumors arise in the setting of a genetic syndrome or spontaneously. Familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP) is the most common genetic predisposition [8] and most patients with FAP manifest some degree of dysplasia in the ampulla [9,10]. The second most common cause of death in patients with FAP is periampullary tumor [7]. Gardner syndrome, Lynch syndrome, neurofibromatosis type 1, and Muir–Torre syndrome are the other reported genetic predispositions for ampullary carcinoma [11–14].

Local factors are believed to play an important role in sporadic tumors and the earliest histopathologic changes are seen in the common pancreatobiliary channel, followed by the pancreatic duct [15]. Concentrated bile is thought to produce mutagenic effects on ductal epithelium resulting in epithelial apoptosis that is prone to malignant transformation [16]. On the other hand, chronic liver fluke infection is reported to be a risk factor for ampullary carcinoma [7].

Pathology and Pathogenesis

Ampullary malignancies are classified macroscopically as: (i) intra-ampullary (intramural protruding), (ii) periampullary (extramural protruding), or (iii) ulcerating ampullary [7]. Ulcerating ampullary lesions have high lymph node metastasis rate and are mostly diagnosed at an advanced stage. Adenocarcinoma account for 75% of ampullary neoplasms, followed by benign adenomas (20%) and neuroendocrine tumors (5%) [3]. Villous and tubulovillous adenomas are the most common benign lesions; the others include hemangioma, lipoma, leiomyoma, lymphangioma, and leiomyofibroma [1,8– 10,16,17]. Adenocarcinoma (90%) is the most common ampullary malignancy [3] (Box 140.1).

Most of the ampullary neoplasms exhibit an adenoma– carcinoma sequence, which can be seen elsewhere in

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Box 140.1 Major types of ampullary tumors	
Benign	
 Adenoma Hemangioma Lipoma Leiomyoma Lymphangioma Leiomyofibroma 	
Malignant	
 Adenocarcinoma Neuroendocrine tumor Mucinous carcinoma Signet cell carcinoma Undifferentiated carcinoma Adenosquamous carcinoma Granular cell tumor Paraganglioma 	

gastrointestinal tract [18-26]. Ampullary neoplasms are classified histopathologically into pancreatobiliary and intestinal types [27,28]. The intestinal type classically arises from an adenoma, however a premalignant precursor lesion is often absent in the pancreaticobiliary type [7,9]. KRAS mutation is common (24-40%) in ampullary carcinogenesis, and is also observed in colon cancer [29,30]. p53 overexpression is also a common (46%) molecular finding. Immunochemically, the intestinal type expresses apomucin (MUC2) and cytokeratin 20 and the pancreatobiliary type overexpresses cytokeratin 7, but not MUC2 [31]. Although several studies suggest that the biology of ampullary neoplasms is similar to the intestinal type (ampullary neoplasms are histologically more often identical in intestinal origin, exhibiting adenoma-carcinoma sequence, and KRAS mutation is common) [9,29,32], rather than the pancreaticobiliary type (which is believed to have a worse prognosis), current literature reveals comparable results regarding the frequency, metastasis rates, and prognosis of these two types [27,28,31].

Clinical Features

As with ampullary adenomas, the presenting symptoms of ampullary adenocarcinomas are nonspecific (the most common is painless obstructive jaundice, which is seen in two-thirds of patients) [33–37]. Occult gastrointestinal bleeding, diarrhea, fatigue, weight loss, and duodenal obstruction may be the symptoms associated with ampullary cancer. Due to cholestasis, 25% of ampullary adenomas develop common bile duct stones [38]. Furthermore, small distal intraductal benign adenomas simulate an ampullary malignancy and may cause significant biliary obstruction [39].

Diagnosis and Staging of Ampullary Malignancy

Because ampullary adenomas have a premalignant potential and an occult focus of carcinoma may be present within an adenoma [18,24,40-42], the primary concern in evaluating ampullary lesions is to rule out malignancy. Diagnosis is usually established by the combination of radiology, endoscopy, and histology, which are also similar in evaluating both ampullary adenoma and carcinoma. However, without complete resection, it is usually difficult to differentiate between them. Ampullary carcinomas are frequently diagnosed with their macroscopic appearance on endoscopy and histopathologic examination of the obtained biopsy specimen. In patients with obstructive jaundice, transabdominal ultrasound (TUS) is the first choice of imaging to rule out other causes such as choledocholithiasis and pancreaticobiliary tumors, however it rarely reveals the neoplasm itself. In the setting of staging and preoperative evaluation, as well as differentiating an ampullary adenoma from carcinoma, cross-sectional techniques and endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) are usually preferred.

Cross-Sectional Imaging

Although computed tomography (CT) is superior to TUS in evaluating ampullary lesions, it is not sensitive enough for staging and detecting small lesions. It is also highly accurate in detecting distant metastasis, which usually includes lymph nodes, peritoneum, liver, bone, and lungs. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) can provide more detailed images of the ampulla and periampullary tissue [43]. Ampullary cancers are usually hypodense distinct masses on MRI with magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP). A double-duct sign" (dilation of both pancreatic and bile duct) or only the dilated bile duct can be observed, however single dilation of pancreatic duct is rare [44]. Positron emission tomography has not been well studied in detecting ampullary malignancies, but is highly sensitive in detecting distant metastasis [45].

Endoscopy

Most ampullary lesions are apparent endoscopically. Ulcerated masses, lesions >3 cm, ampullary rigidity, and nonlifting of the periampullary component with submucosal injection are highly suspicious for malignancy.

The ampulla is best examined and biopsied with a sideviewing duodenoscope. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) does not only help obtain biopsies, it also excludes an associated stricture or stone and permits an evaluation of the adenoma's extension into the pancreatic or biliary duct (Fig. 140.1). However, endoscopic forceps biopsies have high false-negative rates (16-70%) and comparable diagnostic accuracy rates (45-80%) [46-50]. In addition, sphincterotomy may interfere with the performance of biopsy in detecting a malignancy [51,52]. Obtaining multiple biopsies can increase its performance [42]. As a general rule, negative endoscopic biopsy for malignancy does not completely exclude a malignant focus in an adenoma. Therefore, diagnostic accuracy of biopsies can be increased by obtaining at least six biopsies, preferably at least 48 hours following sphincterotomy [40,41], and by complete resection of ampullary adenomas (endoscopic ampullectomy). Moreover, narrow band imaging with magnification endoscopy has been suggested to have a possible role in differential diagnosis of ampullary masses, since, in contrast with carcinomas, abnormal vessels are not present in ampullary adenomas [53].

Endoscopic Ultrasound

With its ability to place an ultrasound transducer in close proximity to the ampulla, EUS is superior to CT, MRI, and TUS for tumor staging and is as sensitive as duodenoscopy in detecting small ampullary tumors (Fig. 140.2). EUS and intraductal ultrasonography provide detailed information about the endoscopic appearance, tumor size, localization, tumor extension, and existence of metastatic lymph nodes. These data help the preoperative staging of ampullary malignancy [54–64].

EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration (FNA) can assist in providing tissue from ampulla, lymph nodes, and surrounding deeper structures. However, as for endoscopic biopsies, EUS-FNA does not rule out a malignant focus within an adenoma. Besides, the overall accuracy of EUS-guided fine-needle biopsy (EUS-FNB) is reported to be 89%, with 82% sensitivity and 100% specificity [65].

EUS is the best modality for T-staging of ampullary carcinoma (invasion of adjacent organs), which is reported to have 70–90% accuracy in several studies [56,66,67]. EUS also has 70% sensitivity and 90% specificity for detecting vascular invasion [68,69]. On EUS, T2 is



Figure 140.1 (a) Ampullary adenoma on forward-viewing endoscopy. (b) CT image of the same lesion. (c) Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography of the same patient showing distally complete obstruction of bile duct.



Figure 140.2 (a) A large soft tissue mass consistent with ampullary cancer in duodenal wall on CT. (b) Ampullary adenoma on endoscopic ultrasound (EUS). (c) 14 mm ampullary cancer on EUS.

called when the tumor invades the muscularis propria of the duodenum, T3 is extension into the pancreas <2 cm, T4 is extension into the pancreas >2 cm or contiguous spread to adjacent organs. However, the accuracy of EUS for N-staging is lower, with a sensitivity of 21–71% and a specificity of 38–100% [54,67,69,70].

Staging

Ampullary tumors are commonly classified according to the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC)/ International Union Against Cancer (UICC) Staging, TNM staging system [71] (Table 140.1). For Stages 0, IA, IB, IIA, IIB, III, and IV, 5-year survival rate has been reported as 49%, 40%, 44%, 33%, 26%, 16%, and 4%, respectively [27,31]. Lymph node metastasis is a negative predictor for overall survival [72,73], however, at perioperative evaluation 42–60% of patients are reported to have metastases [74,75].

Table 140.1TNM and American Joint Committee on Cancer(AJCC)/International Union Against Cancer (UICC) StagingSystems for Ampullary Cancer.

TNM stage	Criteria
Tx	Primary tumor cannot be assessed
Т0	No evidence of primary tumor
Tis	Carcinoma in situ
T1	Tumor limited to ampulla of Vater or sphincter of Oddi
T2	Tumor invades duodenal wall
T3	Tumor invades pancreas
T4	Tumor invades peripancreatic soft tissue or other adjacent organ or structures other than pancreas
Nx	Regional lymph nodes cannot be assessed
N0	No regional lymph node metastases
N1	Regional lymph node metastases
M0	No distant metastases
M1	Distant metastases

AJCC/UICC Stage	Tumor	Node	Metastasis
0	Tis	NO	МО
IA	T1	NO	МО
IB	T2	NO	МО
IIA	T3	NO	МО
IIB	T1-T3	N1	M0
III	T4	Any N	M0
IVB	Any T	Any N	M1

Management and Treatment

It can be difficult to differentiate an ampullary adenoma including a carcinoma focus and true ampullary carcinomas from other periampullary cancers (prognosis is better in ampullary carcinomas). Furthermore, there are no consensus and guidelines regarding the optimal management of patients with ampullary adenomas. It is not clearly defined who requires excision (endoscopic or surgical) and who should be followed-up with surveillance endoscopy [76]. The initial assessment in diagnosis is looking for a sign of malignancy with ERCP, which is also useful in differential diagnosis. EUS is usually preferred for further preoperative evaluation and staging.

Removal of the adenoma is suggested in cases with sporadic adenoma, especially those that have high-grade dysplasia or are causing a symptom. Endoscopic surveillance with biopsies every 6–12 months may be recommended when a patient declines excision. In cases with FAP, excision should be suggested since prognosis seems better compared with sporadic cases [77]. On the other hand, removal of ampullary adenoma does not eradicate cancer risk, because multiple upper intestinal adenomas are usually present in patients with FAP.

There are three excision options for ampullary neoplasms: endoscopic ampullectomy (Fig. 140.3), surgical ampullectomy (surgical local excision), and Whipple's procedure (pancreaticoduodenectomy). The decision is based on the degree of surgical risk, life expectancy, the stage of malignancy, and the patient's wishes. Although there are no definite criteria on which patients require endoscopic or surgical removal, especially in centers that are not experienced in advanced endoscopy, patients with large lesions, adenomas that contain carcinoma, lymph node involvement, and adenoma ingrowth into bile duct or pancreatic duct on EUS should be referred to surgery. Patients with ampullary carcinoma without lymph node and vessel involvement and who are in early stages (Tis and T1) should be candidates for endoscopic ampullectomy [78]. There are comparable reports in the literature regarding the size or diameter above which an ampullary mass should not be removed endoscopically. Lesions ranging from 1.3 cm to 4 cm are reported to be treated endoscopically [38,74,79-81]. Generally, lesions less than 2-3 cm should be suggested for endoscopic ampullectomy in the absence of other malignant findings.

The only curative treatment for carcinoma and to eliminate histologic progression to carcinoma and eradicate a malignant focus within an adenoma is R0 (margin-negative) resection. Although pancreaticoduodenectomy has been associated with higher morbidity and mortality rates compared with surgical ampullectomy, it achieves curative excision for ampullary adenomas with almost no local recurrence risk [75,82,83], and 90% curative

(a) (b) (c)

Figure 140.3 (a) Ampullary adenoma in a patient with familial adenomatous polyposis. (b) Endoscopic appearance of the lesion 2 weeks after endoscopic ampullectomy. (c) Endoscopic appearance of the lesion 3 months after endoscopic ampullectomy.

Stage	Therapeutic approach High operative risk	Low operative risk
T0 adenoma	Endoscopic ampullectomy	Endoscopic ampullectomy
T1a malignancy	Endoscopic ampullectomy	Whipple
T2 malignancy	Endoscopic ablation	Whipple
T3 malignancy	Stenting	Whipple
T4 malignancy	Stenting	Biliary bypass

Table 140.2 Stage-based approach to endoscopic and surgical management of ampullary malignancy.

resection rates for carcinomas [84-88]. In addition, surveillance endoscopies are not needed thereafter. On the other hand, with the advantages of lower morbidity and mortality rates, surgical ampullectomy has 0-50% recurrence rates for adenomas and lower survival in ampullary carcinoma patients compared with pancreaticoduodenectomy [48,89–94]. Patients with evident malignancy on an adenoma should be suggested for pancreaticoduodenectomy rather than either endoscopic or local surgical excision. After pancreaticoduodenectomy, 5-year survival rates for lymph node metastasis-negative patients are 59-70%, and for positive patients rates are 16-25% [95–97]. Although some studies report that endoscopic ampullectomy has lower morbidity and similar efficacy rates (46-93%) than surgical ampullectomy (0-30%), the role of endoscopic ampullectomy is still controversial [98,99]. Complete removal of the neoplasm is the aim of the procedure and en bloc excision is the preferred method, since occult carcinoma and negative margins should be ensured entirely. Monopolar or bipolar coagulation [2,42] argon plasma coagulation [80,81], photodynamic therapy [40], and Nd:YAG laser ablation [2,40,100] are thermal ablation methods when piecemeal excision is performed and the lesion cannot be excised completely. A stage-based approach to surgical and endoscopic

management of ampullary malignancy is summarized in Table 140.2.

After ampullary cancer resection neither the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) [101] nor the European Society for Medical Oncology (ESMO) [102] guidelines include management strategies. However, especially in lymph node-positive patients, two large randomized controlled studies suggested adjuvant chemotherapy and chemoradiation therapy with a median survival of 58 and 76 months [103] and an increased 5-year survival rate from 6% to 28% [97]. In addition, there is no consensus on the management of unresectable ampullary carcinomas, and the optimal chemotherapy regimen for true ampullary cancers has not been established yet.

Nonsurgical therapy methods such as endoscopic ampullectomy, photodynamic therapy, and laser ablation should be provided in the palliative treatment of patients with ampullary carcinoma who decline surgery or those are not candidates for surgery. As a cancer-related complication, duodenal and biliary obstructions are the major causes of morbidity in unresectable ampullary cancers. These patients can be treated palliatively either by surgical bypass or endoscopic stenting [104–110].

(a

Posttreatment Surveillance

Patients with ampullary adenoma who have been treated with either endoscopic or surgical ampullectomy are at risk of recurrence and require endoscopic surveillance. In contrast, surveillance is not needed after pancreaticoduodenectomy except for patients with FAP. The suggested surveillance is endoscopic evaluation after 1–6 months of ampullectomy and repeated evaluations in 3–12 months for 2 years. After 2 years, surveillance may continue as with the surveillance of flat colonic polyps (every 3 years if initial histology shows high-grade dysplasia, otherwise every 5 years) [76]. Since patients with FAP are at risk of development of upper intestinal polyps other than ampullary adenomas, patients with FAP require regular endoscopic surveillance according to the

References

- Brugge WR. Endoscopic techniques to diagnose and manage biliary tumors. J Clin Oncol 2005;23:4561–4565.
- **2** Martin JA, Haber GB. Ampullary adenoma: clinical manifestations, diagnosis, and treatment. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2003;13:649–669.
- **3** Schirmacher P, Buchler MW. Ampullary adenocarcinoma—differentiation matters. BMC Cancer 2008;8:251.
- **4** Beger HG, Thorab FC, Liu Z, Harada N, Rau BM. Pathogenesis and treatment of neoplastic diseases of the papilla of Vater: Kausch–Whipple procedure with lymph node dissection in cancer of the papilla of Vater. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2004;11:232–238.
- 5 Cavazza A, Gallo M, Valcavi R, De Marco L, Gardini G. Large cell neuroendocrine carcinoma of the ampulla of vater. Arch Pathol Lab Med 2003;127:221–223.
- **6** O'Connell JB, Maggard MA, Manunga J, Jr et al. Survival after resection of ampullary carcinoma: a national population-based study. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15:1820–1827.
- **7** Fischer HP, Zhou H. Pathogenesis of carcinoma of the papilla of Vater. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2004;11:301–309.
- 8 Kimura W, Futakawa N, Zhao B. Neoplastic diseases of the papilla of Vater. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2004;11:223–231.
- 9 Kadmon M, Tandara A, Herfarth C. Duodenal adenomatosis in familial adenomatous polyposis coli. A review of the literature and results from the Heidelberg Polyposis Register. Int J Colorectal Dis 2001;16:63–75.

Spigelman classification [111]. In patients with ampullary cancer, endoscopic surveillance similar to that for locally resected ampullary adenomas may be recommended, although no guidelines are available.

Long-Term Results of Surgical Resection

Factors affecting prognosis after surgery include the depth of invasion, lymph node involvement, and surgical clean margins [6,21,48,87,112]. For patients with node-negative cancer 5-year survival rate is 64–80% and for node positives 17–50% [29,48,84,86,96,113–115]. In a series, 5-year overall survival was 84%, 70%, 27%, and 0% for Stages I, II, III, and IV, respectively [48,112].

- 10 Parc Y, Piquard A, Dozois RR, Parc R, Tiret E. Longterm outcome of familial adenomatous polyposis patients after restorative coloproctectomy. Ann Surg 2004;239:378–382.
- 11 Mao C, Huang Y, Howard JM. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater and mesenteric fibromatosis (desmoid tumor) associated with Gardner's syndrome: problems in management. Pancreas 1995;10:239–245.
- 12 Jarvinen HJ, Aarnio M, Mustonen H et al. Controlled 15-year trial on screening for colorectal cancer in families with hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer. Gastroenterology 2000;118:829–834.
- 13 Costi R, Caruana P, Sarli L, Violi V, Roncoroni L, Bordi C. Ampullary adenocarcinoma in neurofibromatosis type 1. Case report and literature review. Mod Pathol 2001;14:1169–1174.
- 14 Matthews JJ, Roberts R, O'Reilly DA, Schick S, Kingsnorth AN. Muir-Torre syndrome: a case for surveillance of the ampulla of Vater. Dig Surg 2002;19:65–66.
- 15 Kimura W, Ohtsubo K. Incidence, sites of origin, and immunohistochemical and histochemical characteristics of atypical epithelium and minute carcinoma of the papilla of Vater. Cancer 1988;61:1394–1402.
- 16 Bernstein H, Bernstein C, Payne CM, Dvorakova K, Garewal H. Bile acids as carcinogens in human gastrointestinal cancers. Mutat Res 2005;589:47–65.
- 17 Matsumoto T, Iida M, Nakamura S et al. Natural history of ampullary adenoma in familial adenomatous polyposis: reconfirmation of benign nature during extended surveillance. Am J Gastroenterol 2000;95:1557–1562.

- 18 Park SH, Kim YI, Park YH et al. Clinicopathologic correlation of p53 protein overexpression in adenoma and carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. World J Surg 2000;24:54–59.
- 19 Sato T, Konishi K, Kimura H et al. Adenoma and tiny carcinoma in adenoma of the papilla of Vater – p53 and PCNA. Hepatogastroenterology 1999;46:1959–1962.
- **20** Stolte M, Pscherer C. Adenoma-carcinoma sequence in the papilla of Vater. Scand J Gastroenterol 1996;31:376–382.
- 21 Sellner FJ, Riegler FM, Machacek E. Implications of histological grade of tumour for the prognosis of radically resected periampullary adenocarcinoma. Eur J Surg 1999;165:865–870.
- 22 Asbun HJ, Rossi RL, Munson JL. Local resection for ampullary tumors. Is there a place for it? Arch Surg 1993;128:515–520.
- **23** Seifert E, Schulte F, Stolte M. Adenoma and carcinoma of the duodenum and papilla of Vater: a clinicopathologic study. Am J Gastroenterol 1992;87:37–42.
- 24 Yamaguchi K, Enjoji M. Adenoma of the ampulla of Vater: putative precancerous lesion. Gut 1991;32:1558–1561.
- **25** Kozuka S, Tsubone M, Yamaguchi A, Hachisuka K. Adenomatous residue in cancerous papilla of Vater. Gut 1981;22:1031103–4.
- 26 Perzin KH, Bridge MF. Adenomas of the small intestine: a clinicopathologic review of 51 cases and a study of their relationship to carcinoma. Cancer 1981;48:799–819.
- 27 Carter JT, Grenert JP, Rubenstein L, Stewart L, Way LW. Tumors of the ampulla of vater: histopathologic classification and predictors of survival. J Am Coll Surg 2008;207:210–218.
- 28 Kimura W, Futakawa N, Yamagata S et al. Different clinicopathologic findings in two histologic types of carcinoma of papilla of Vater. Jpn J Cancer Res 1994;85:161–166.
- **29** Howe JR, Klimstra DS, Cordon-Cardo C, Paty PB, Park PY, Brennan MF. K-ras mutation in adenomas and carcinomas of the ampulla of vater. Clin Cancer Res 1997;3:129–133.
- **30** Zhao B, Kimura W, Futakawa N et al. p53 and p21/ Waf1 protein expression and K-ras codon 12 mutation in carcinoma of the papilla of Vater. Am J Gastroenterol 1999;94:2128–2134.
- **31** Zhou H, Schaefer N, Wolff M, Fischer HP. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: comparative histologic/ immunohistochemical classification and follow-up. Am J Surg Pathol 2004;28:875–882.
- **32** Ruemmele P, Dietmaier W, Terracciano L et al. Histopathologic features and microsatellite instability of cancers of the papilla of Vater and their precursor lesions. Am J Surg Pathol 2009;33:691–704.

- **33** Yokoyama N, Shirai Y, Wakai T, Nagakura S, Akazawa K, Hatakeyama K. Jaundice at presentation heralds advanced disease and poor prognosis in patients with ampullary carcinoma. World J Surg 2005;29:519–523.
- 34 Treitschke F, Beger HG. Local resection of benign periampullary tumors. Ann Oncol 1999;10(suppl 4):212–214.
- 35 Ashkar K, Deeb LS, Bikhazi K, Arnaout MS. Unusual manifestation of an ampullary tumor presenting with severe upper gastrointestinal bleeding. Digestion 1999;60:583–586.
- **36** Monson JR, Donohue JH, McEntee GP et al. Radical resection for carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Arch Surg 1991;126:353–357.
- **37** Smith RC. Surgical treatment for ampullary carcinoma. Aust N Z J Surg 1999;69:170–171.
- 38 Binmoeller KF, Boaventura S, Ramsperger K, Soehendra N. Endoscopic snare excision of benign adenomas of the papilla of Vater. Gastrointest Endosc 1993;39:127–131.
- 39 Fletcher ND, Wise PE, Sharp KW. Common bile duct papillary adenoma causing obstructive jaundice: case report and review of the literature. Am Surg 2004;70:448–452.
- 40 Ponchon T, Berger F, Chavaillon A, Bory R, Lambert R. Contribution of endoscopy to diagnosis and treatment of tumors of the ampulla of Vater. Cancer 1989;64:161–167.
- **41** Bourgeois N, Dunham F, Verhest A, Cremer M. Endoscopic biopsies of the papilla of Vater at the time of endoscopic sphincterotomy: difficulties in interpretation. Gastrointest Endosc 1984;30:163–166.
- **42** Shemesh E, Nass S, Czerniak A. Endoscopic sphincterotomy and endoscopic fulguration in the management of adenoma of the papilla of Vater. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1989;169:445–448.
- **43** Semelka RC, Kelekis NL, John G, Ascher SM, Burdeny D, Siegelman ES. Ampullary carcinoma: demonstration by current MR techniques. J Magn Reson Imaging 1997;7:153–156.
- 44 Kim JH, Kim MJ, Chung JJ, Lee WJ, Yoo HS, Lee JT. Differential diagnosis of periampullary carcinomas at MR imaging. Radiographics 2002;22:1335–1352.
- **45** Schwarz M, Pauls S, Sokiranski R et al. Is a preoperative multidiagnostic approach to predict surgical resectability of periampullary tumors still effective? Am J Surg 2001;182:243–249.
- 46 Posner S, Colletti L, Knol J, Mulholland M, Eckhauser F. Safety and long-term efficacy of transduodenal excision for tumors of the ampulla of Vater. Surgery 2000;128:694–701.
- **47** Clary BM, Tyler DS, Dematos P, Gottfried M, Pappas TN. Local ampullary resection with careful intraoperative frozen section evaluation for presumed

benign ampullary neoplasms. Surgery 2000;127:628–633.

- **48** Beger HG, Treitschke F, Gansauge F, Harada N, Hiki N, Mattfeldt T. Tumor of the ampulla of Vater: experience with local or radical resection in 171 consecutively treated patients. Arch Surg 1999;134:526–532.
- 49 Yamaguchi K, Enjoji M, Kitamura K. Endoscopic biopsy has limited accuracy in diagnosis of ampullary tumors. Gastrointest Endosc 1990;36:588–592.
- **50** Lee SY, Jang KT, Lee KT et al. Can endoscopic resection be applied for early stage ampulla of Vater cancer? Gastrointest Endosc 2006;63:783–788.
- **51** Rodriguez C, Borda F, Elizalde I, Jimenez Perez FJ, Carral D. How accurate is preoperative diagnosis by endoscopic biopsies in ampullary tumours? Rev Esp Enferm Dig 2002;94:585–592.
- **52** Domagk D, Wessling J, Reimer P et al. Endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, intraductal ultrasonography, and magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography in bile duct strictures: a prospective comparison of imaging diagnostics with histopathological correlation. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:1684–1689.
- **53** Uchiyama Y, Imazu H, Kakutani H et al. New approach to diagnosing ampullary tumors by magnifying endoscopy combined with a narrow-band imaging system. J Gastroenterol 2006;41:483–490.
- **54** Skordilis P, Mouzas IA, Dimoulios PD, Alexandrakis G, Moschandrea J, Kouroumalis E. Is endosonography an effective method for detection and local staging of the ampullary carcinoma? A prospective study. BMC Surg 2002;2:1.
- 55 Irie H, Honda H, Shinozaki K et al. MR imaging of ampullary carcinomas. J Comput Assist Tomogr 2002;26:711–717.
- 56 Cannon ME, Carpenter SL, Elta GH et al. EUS compared with CT, magnetic resonance imaging, and angiography and the influence of biliary stenting on staging accuracy of ampullary neoplasms. Gastrointest Endosc 1999;50:27–33.
- 57 Mukai H, Nakajima M, Yasuda K, Mizuno S, Kawai K. Evaluation of endoscopic ultrasonography in the preoperative staging of carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater and common bile duct. Gastrointest Endosc 1992;38:676–683.
- 58 Rosch T, Braig C, Gain T et al. Staging of pancreatic and ampullary carcinoma by endoscopic ultrasonography. Comparison with conventional sonography, computed tomography, and angiography. Gastroenterology 1992;102:188–199.
- 59 Tio TL, Mulder CJ, Eggink WF. Endosonography in staging early carcinoma of the ampulla of vater. Gastroenterology 1992;102:1392–1395.

- **60** Chen CH, Tseng LJ, Yang CC, Yeh YH, Mo LR. The accuracy of endoscopic ultrasound, endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography, computed tomography, and transabdominal ultrasound in the detection and staging of primary ampullary tumors. Hepatogastroenterology 2001;48:1750–1753.
- **61** Midwinter MJ, Beveridge CJ, Wilsdon JB, Bennett MK, Baudouin CJ, Charnley RM. Correlation between spiral computed tomography, endoscopic ultrasonography and findings at operation in pancreatic and ampullary tumours. Br J Surg 1999;86:189–193.
- **62** Muller MF, Meyenberger C, Bertschinger P, Schaer R, Marincek B. Pancreatic tumors: evaluation with endoscopic US, CT, and MR imaging. Radiology 1994;190:745–751.
- **63** Howard TJ, Chin AC, Streib EW, Kopecky KK, Wiebke EA. Value of helical computed tomography, angiography, and endoscopic ultrasound in determining resectability of periampullary carcinoma. Am J Surg 1997;174:237–241.
- **64** Snady H, Cooperman A, Siegel J. Endoscopic ultrasonography compared with computed tomography with ERCP in patients with obstructive jaundice or small peri-pancreatic mass. Gastrointest Endosc 1992;38:27–34.
- **65** Defrain C, Chang CY, Srikureja W, Nguyen PT, Gu M. Cytologic features and diagnostic pitfalls of primary ampullary tumors by endoscopic ultrasound-guided fine-needle aspiration biopsy. Cancer 2005;105:289–297.
- 66 Quirk DM, Rattner DW, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Warshaw AL, Brugge WR. The use of endoscopic ultrasonography to reduce the cost of treating ampullary tumors. Gastrointest Endosc 1997;46:334–337.
- **67** Itoh A, Goto H, Naitoh Y, Hirooka Y, Furukawa T, Hayakawa T. Intraductal ultrasonography in diagnosing tumor extension of cancer of the papilla of Vater. Gastrointest Endosc 1997;45:251–260.
- **68** Puli SR, Singh S, Hagedorn CH, Reddy J, Olyaee M. Diagnostic accuracy of EUS for vascular invasion in pancreatic and periampullary cancers: a meta-analysis and systematic review. Gastrointest Endosc 2007;65:788–797.
- **69** Tio TL, Sie LH, Kallimanis G et al. Staging of ampullary and pancreatic carcinoma: comparison between endosonography and surgery. Gastrointest Endosc 1996;44:706–713.
- 70 Shoup M, Hodul P, Aranha GV et al. Defining a role for endoscopic ultrasound in staging periampullary tumors. Am J Surg 2000;179:453–456.
- **71** Edge SB, Byrd DR, Compton CC et al. AJCC Cancer Staging Manual. New York: Springer, 2009.

- 72 Kim WS, Choi DW, Choi SH, Heo JS, You DD, Lee HG. Clinical significance of pathologic subtype in curatively resected ampulla of vater cancer. J Surg Oncol 2012;105:266–272.
- **73** van der Gaag NA, ten Kate FJ, Lagarde SM, Busch OR, van Gulik TM, Gouma DJ. Prognostic significance of extracapsular lymph node involvement in patients with adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Br J Surg 2008;95:735–743.
- 74 Hornick JR, Johnston FM, Simon PO et al. A singleinstitution review of 157 patients presenting with benign and malignant tumors of the ampulla of Vater: management and outcomes. Surgery 2011;150:169–176.
- 75 Winter JM, Cameron JL, Olino K et al. Clinicopathologic analysis of ampullary neoplasms in 450 patients: implications for surgical strategy and long-term prognosis. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:379–387.
- 76 Standards of Practice Committee, Adler DG, Qureshi W, Davila R et al. The role of endoscopy in ampullary and duodenal adenomas. Gastrointest Endosc 2006;64:849–854.
- 77 Burke CA, Beck GJ, Church JM, van Stolk RU. The natural history of untreated duodenal and ampullary adenomas in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis followed in an endoscopic surveillance program. Gastrointest Endosc 1999;49:358–364.
- **78** Woo SM, Ryu JK, Lee SH et al. Feasibility of endoscopic papillectomy in early stage ampulla of Vater cancer. J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009;24:120–124.
- 79 Kim JH, Kim JH, Han JH, Yoo BM, Kim MW, Kim WH. Is endoscopic papillectomy safe for ampullary adenomas with high-grade dysplasia? Ann Surg Oncol 2009;16:2547–2554.
- **80** Desilets DJ, Dy RM, Ku PM et al. Endoscopic management of tumors of the major duodenal papilla: refined techniques to improve outcome and avoid complications. Gastrointest Endosc 2001;54:202–208.
- 81 Cheng CL, Sherman S, Fogel EL et al. Endoscopic snare papillectomy for tumors of the duodenal papillae. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;60:757–764.
- **82** Galandiuk S, Hermann RE, Jagelman DG, Fazio VW, Sivak MV. Villous tumors of the duodenum. Ann Surg 1988;207:234–239.
- 83 Cahen DL, Fockens P, de Wit LT, Offerhaus GJ, Obertop H, Gouma DJ. Local resection or pancreaticoduodenectomy for villous adenoma of the ampulla of Vater diagnosed before operation. Br J Surg 1997;84:948–951.
- 84 Allema JH, Reinders ME, van Gulik TM et al. Results of pancreaticoduodenectomy for ampullary carcinoma and analysis of prognostic factors for survival. Surgery 1995;117:247–253.

- **85** Bettschart V, Rahman MQ, Engelken FJ, Madhavan KK, Parks RW, Garden OJ. Presentation, treatment and outcome in patients with ampullary tumours. Br J Surg 2004;91:1600–1607.
- **86** Yeo CJ, Sohn TA, Cameron JL, Hruban RH, Lillemoe KD, Pitt HA. Periampullary adenocarcinoma: analysis of 5-year survivors. Ann Surg 1998;227:821–831.
- 87 Roberts RH, Krige JE, Bornman PC, Terblanche J.
 Pancreaticoduodenectomy of ampullary carcinoma. Am Surg 1999;65:1043–1048.
- **88** Sommerville CA, Limongelli P, Pai M et al. Survival analysis after pancreatic resection for ampullary and pancreatic head carcinoma: an analysis of clinicopathological factors. J Surg Oncol 2009;100:651–656.
- **89** Schlippert W, Lucke D, Anuras S, Christensen J. Carcinoma of the papilla of Vater. A review of fiftyseven cases. Am J Surg 1978;135:763–770.
- **90** Chareton B, Coiffic J, Landen S, Bardaxoglou E, Campion JP, Launois B. Diagnosis and therapy for ampullary tumors: 63 cases. World J Surg 1996;20:707–712.
- **91** Tarazi RY, Hermann RE, Vogt DP et al. Results of surgical treatment of periampullary tumors: a thirty-five-year experience. Surgery 1986;100:716–723.
- 92 Roggin KK, Yeh JJ, Ferrone CR et al. Limitations of ampullectomy in the treatment of nonfamilial ampullary neoplasms. Ann Surg Oncol 2005;12:971–980.
- 93 Lindell G, Borch K, Tingstedt B, Enell EL, Ihse I. Management of cancer of the ampulla of Vater: does local resection play a role? Dig Surg 2003;20:511–515.
- 94 Grobmyer SR, Stasik CN, Draganov P et al. Contemporary results with ampullectomy for 29 "benign" neoplasms of the ampulla. J Am Coll Surg 2008;206:466–471.
- **95** Bucher P, Chassot G, Durmishi Y, Ris F, Morel P. Long-term results of surgical treatment of Vater's ampulla neoplasms. Hepatogastroenterology 2007;54:1239–12342.
- 96 Brown KM, Tompkins AJ, Yong S, Aranha GV, Shoup M. Pancreaticoduodenectomy is curative in the majority of patients with node-negative ampullary cancer. Arch Surg 2005;140:529–532; discussion 32–33.
- **97** Narang AK, Miller RC, Hsu CC et al. Evaluation of adjuvant chemoradiation therapy for ampullary adenocarcinoma: the Johns Hopkins Hospital-Mayo Clinic collaborative study. Radiat Oncol 2011;6:126.
- **98** Ceppa EP, Burbridge RA, Rialon KL et al. Endoscopic versus surgical ampullectomy: an algorithm to treat disease of the ampulla of Vater. Ann Surg 2013;257:315–322.
- 99 Han J, Kim MH. Endoscopic papillectomy for adenomas of the major duodenal papilla (with video). Gastrointest Endosc 2006;63:292–301.

- 100 Lambert R, Ponchon T, Chavaillon A, Berger F. Laser treatment of tumors of the papilla of Vater. Endoscopy 1988;20(suppl 1):227–231.
- 101 National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN). NCCN Clinical practice guidelines in oncology. http:// www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/f_ guidelines.asp (accessed on April 01, 2014).
- 102 Eckel F, Jelic S; ESMO Guindelines Working Group. Biliary cancer: ESMO clinical recommendation for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2009;20(suppl 4):46–48.
- 103 Neoptolemos JP, Moore MJ, Cox TF et al. Effect of adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid or gemcitabine vs observation on survival in patients with resected periampullary adenocarcinoma: the ESPAC-3 periampullary cancer randomized trial. JAMA 2012;308:147–156.
- 104 Nuzzo G, Clemente G, Cadeddu F, Giovannini I.
 Palliation of unresectable periampullary neoplasms.
 "surgical" versus "non-surgical" approach.
 Hepatogastroenterology 2004;51:1282–1285.
- 105 Huibregtse K, Tytgat GN. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: the endoscopic approach. Endoscopy 1988;20(suppl 1):223–226.
- 106 Seyrig JA, Liguory C, Meduri B, Ink O, Buffet C. [Endoscopy in tumors of the Oddi region. Diagnostic and therapeutic possibilities]. Gastroenterol Clin Biol 1985;9:103–108.
- 107 Rosch W. Endoscopic sphincterotomy in carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Gastrointest Endosc 1982;28:203–204.

- 108 Vallon AG, Shorvon PJ, Cotton PB. Duodenoscopic sphincterotomy for tumours of the papilla of Vater (abstract). Gut 1982;23:A456.
- 109 Toussaint J, De Toeuf J, Dunham F, Cremer M. [Periampullary tumors: clinical study and results of palliative or preoperative treatment by endoscopic sphincterotomy (author's transl)]. Acta Gastroenterol Belg 1981;44:250–258.
- 110 Alderson D, Lavelle MI, Venables CW. Endoscopic sphincterotomy before pancreaticoduodenectomy for ampullary carcinoma. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed) 1981;282:1109–1111.
- 111 Spigelman AD, Williams CB, Talbot IC, Domizio P, Phillips RK. Upper gastrointestinal cancer in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis. Lancet 1989;2:783–785.
- 112 Benhamiche AM, Jouve JL, Manfredi S, Prost P, Isambert N, Faivre J. Cancer of the ampulla of Vater: results of a 20-year population-based study. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2000;12:75–79.
- **113** Duffy JP, Hines OJ, Liu JH et al. Improved survival for adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: fifty-five consecutive resections. Arch Surg 2003;138:941–948; discussion 8–50.
- 114 Hsu HP, Yang TM, Hsieh YH, Shan YS, Lin PW. Predictors for patterns of failure after pancreaticoduodenectomy in ampullary cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 2007;14:50–60.
- 115 Matory YL, Gaynor J, Brennan M. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Surg Gynecol Obstet 1993;177:366–370.

141

Endoscopic Treatment of Adenomas of the Ampulla of Vater: Techniques, Results, Benefits, and Limitations

Natsuyo Yamamoto, Hiroyuki Isayama, and Kazuhiko Koike

Department of Gastroenterology, Graduate School of Medicine, University of Tokyo, Tokyo, Japan

Introduction

Tumors of the ampulla of Vater are comparatively rare and arise from the duodenal papilla. Symptoms of ampullary tumor include biliary colic, obstructive jaundice, recurrent cholangitis, and pancreatitis. These are arise due to obstruction of the bile and pancreatic ducts. Occult bleeding is relatively common. However, most ampullary tumors are asymptomatic. They are often found incidentally by screening endoscopy. There is no consensus on when ampullary adenomas should be followed up and when they should be resected.

Ampullary tumors are thought to develop either from the intestinal epithelium or the epithelium covering the pancreatobiliary ducts. Most ampullary tumors are adenomas or adenocarcinomas [1]. From the results of familial adenomatous polyposis surveillance, ampullary adenoma is thought to be associated with the progression of adenoma to carcinoma and is recognized as a premalignant lesion, as is colonic adenoma [2–5]. Though the natural history of ampullary adenoma has not been well investigated in sporadic lesions, many endoscopists advocate the resection of ampullary adenoma in this regard.

Endoscopic Papillectomy

Classically, surgical resection (pancreaticoduodenectomy or transduodenal ampullectomy) has been recognized as the gold standard for treatment of ampullary adenoma. Surgical resection has the advantage of a low recurrence rate, but it is too invasive for cases of localized ampullary adenoma. Currently, endoscopic papillectomy has been accepted as a less invasive alternative to surgical treatment for cases of ampullary adenoma in patients for whom curative resection was possible.

Endoscopic papillectomy was first documented by Suzuki et al. in 1983 [6] and by Binmoeller et al. [7] in 1993 in English. It involves the resection of the mucosa and submucosa of the duodenal wall, in the area of the anatomical attachments of the ampulla of Vater, including the tissue around the bile duct and the pancreatic duct orifices [8].

At present, the indications for endoscopic papillectomy are still not established. The American Society for Gastrointestinal Endoscopy 2015 guideline did not show selection criteria for endoscopic papillectomy [9]. From previous reports, endoscopic papillectomy is accepted for patients with ampullary adenomas smaller than 4–5 cm [10] without ductal extension. Intraductal involvement of the lesion is considered as a noncurative lesion, or those with a high risk of recurrence [11]. Ampullary cancer is not recommended for endoscopic resection because of the risk of lymph node metastasis. In contrast, high-grade dysplasia or carcinoma which is restricted to the mucosal layer is reported to be suitable for endoscopic papillectomy; there is a rare risk of lymph node metastasis [12].

Preprocedural Evaluation

The preprocedural diagnosis of ampullary tumor is performed through endoscopic appearance, biopsy, endoscopic ultrasound (EUS), and endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) with intraductal ultrasonography (IDUS).

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

Endoscopic Appearance and Pathological Diagnosis

A duodenoscope is generally used to visualize ampullary tumors. The typical endoscopic finding of ampullary adenoma is a villous tumor. The characteristic feature distinguishing between adenoma and adenocarcinoma is the presence of ulceration, which has been observed in patients with malignancy but never in patients with benign disease. The fold convergence of the duodenum wall around the ampulla indicates tumor invasion into the duodenal wall. However, ampullary adenomas cannot always be distinguished from ampullary carcinomas according to endoscopic appearance alone. Observation of the ampullary tumor with narrow-band imaging (NBI) is reported to be helpful for providing endoscopic images of microvessels and the surface structure of tumors [13] or to enhance tumor margins [14].

Biopsy is very important in differentiating adenoma from carcinoma or other tumors. However, the accuracy of biopsy is reportedly not high, at around 70% [15–18]. It is thought that severe atypism is observed in the ampullopancreatobiliary common duct rather than in the ampulla-duodenum. Therefore, biopsy must be taken from the deep portion of the orifice. When adenocarcinoma is suspected, biopsy followed by endoscopic sphincterotomy [19] or EUS-guided fine-needle aspiration are considered. However, it is also reported that the sensitivity of biopsy did not change after sphincterotomy [20]. In these results, endoscopic papillectomy is sometimes performed as diagnostic treatment or a major biopsy prior to surgery.

Endoscopic Retrograde Cholangiopancreatography, Intraductal Ultrasonography, and Endoscopic Ultrasound

ERCP with both biliary and pancreatic duct evaluation should be performed at the time of endoscopic resection to assess for evidence of extension into either ductal system. IDUS is inserted through the working channel of the jejunoscope and into the bile and pancreatic ducts after cholangiopancreatography. IDUS may be useful for imaging the detailed anatomy of the ampulla of Vater.

EUS is essential for deciding whether or not endoscopic resection is indicated. The EUS provides information on the presence of invasion to the muscularis propria, intraductal extension of the lesion, and metastasis to regional lymph nodes. EUS is reported as being superior to computed tomography (CT), magnetic resonance imaging, or transabdominal ultrasonography as a diagnostic modality [21,22]. In meta-analysis, the pooled sensitivity and specificity of EUS in the diagnosis of T1stage tumors were 77% and 78% [23]. The combination of EUS and IDUS was reported to improve the accuracy of preprocedural diagnosis [21].

It is uncertain whether all cases of ampullary adenoma require EUS before endoscopic resection. Some experts suggest that EUS is not required when the tumor is 1 cm or less in diameter or when obvious endoscopic signs of malignancy are not present [24].

Techniques

In general, endoscopic papillectomy is performed with a duodenoscope in the same manner as polypectomy, using a snare, followed by pancreatic duct stenting for prophylaxis of postprocedural pancreatitis (Fig. 141.1).

Achieving en bloc resection without complication is fundamental in performing endoscopic papillectomy. Complete pathologic evaluation is important for the evaluation of the resected margins or malignant foci with invasiveness, as previous pathologic diagnosis is often incomplete. In a few case reports, balloon catheterassisted papillectomy was documented to facilitate en bloc resection [25,26]. Piecemeal resection is performed for large lesions, which aims to decrease complications and recurrence. However, histopathologic evaluation of the resected margin is then difficult. There are no data comparing safety or recurrence rates between en bloc and piecemeal resections.

Submucosal Lifting

Submucosal injection with epinephrine diluted in saline solution and indigo carmine prior to endoscopic papillectomy has been performed in some reports [27, 28]. Submucosal lifting may reliably indicate malignancy, may prevent the effect of electrosurgical current, and therefore may prevent postprocedure pancreatitis. It may be useful for cases with predominant lateral periampullary extension [29]. However, the mucosal tissue at ampullary lesions does not lift because of tethering by the biliary and pancreatic ducts. In addition, the elevation of mucosal tissue around the papilla makes snaring difficult. Therefore mucosal injection is not routinely recommended. Recently, "underwater ampullectomy" without submucosal lifting for lateral spreading tumor has been introduced, but its effectiveness is still under investigation [30].

Snaring and Transection

Electrosurgical snare resection is the most common technique. There is no specific type or size of snare for endoscopic ampullectomy. The snare is placed with the tip on the oral side of the lesion. The snare is closed at

(a)



(c)





(e)





Figure 141.1 Technique of en bloc ampullectomy by snaring. (a) Endoscopic view of ampullary adenoma. (b) The adenoma is grasped by a snare. (c) The adenoma is resected. (d) The anal side of the ulcer was closed by using clipping to prevent bleeding. (e) A 5F pancreatic stent is placed for the prevention of obstructive pancreatitis. (f) Endoscopic view at 1 year after the resection.

the base, and the lesion is resected. In some reports, an incision is made with an electrosurgical needle knife circumferentially around the lesion to facilitate snare capture [17]. Although there are no general recommendations regarding the optimal current and power output, there are reports of both pure cutting and blended cutting. Many endoscopists prefer the "blended" or "ERBE Endocut" mode, which aims to decrease bleeding by coagulation.

Retrieval of the Resected Tumor

Retrieval of the specimen is very important for accurate evaluation and tumor staging. Immediately after the transection, the specimen is grasped by a snare and removed from the body in order to avoid intestinal migration. If the specimen is large, a basket catheter or net forceps should be used. It is important that the tissue is not collected by aspiration through the endoscope, as this will cause the specimen to fragment, making it impossible to evaluate the cut end histopathologically.

Treatment of Remnant Tissue

Snares, biopsy forceps, and thermal ablation such as argon plasma coagulation are used for the treatment. Argon plasma coagulation is the most common, and is useful for ablating remnant tumor as well as for hemostasis or prophylaxis of postprocedural bleeding. However it must be carefully applied to the tissue around the pancreatic and bile duct orifice because it may induce bile duct obstruction or pancreatitis by the thermal effect.

Sphincterotomy/Pancreatic and Biliary Stent Placement

Sphincterotomy is often performed during endoscopic papillectomy to facilitate pancreatic and biliary drainage after resection. Some studies suggest that bilateral sphincterotomy with pancreatic duct stent placement before resection would avoid the difficulty of locating the orifice at the base of the ampullary lesion [27].

Pancreatic stent placement is recommended to prevent postprocedural pancreatitis. In general, a pancreatic stent of 5F or 3F diameter is used after the resection of the tumor. The techniques of bilateral sphincterotomy with pancreatic duct stent placement before resection [27], pancreatic duct wire-guided endoscopic papillectomy, or retrieval of intraductally migrated pancreatic stents after endoscopic papillectomy [31] have been introduced.

The aim of pancreatic stenting is to maintain the pancreatic duct orifice and to prevent pancreatic duct obstruction. One small randomized control trial concluded that pancreatic stenting prevented postprocedural pancreatitis [32]. However, pancreatic damage by thermal ablation cannot be prevented. A recent retrospective study also suggested that routine pancreatic stent placement may not be necessary.

Apart from the risk of postprocedural pancreatitis, obstructive cholangitis does not frequently occur except when caused by obstruction by a clot due to major bleeding. Prophylactic biliary stent placement is generally unnecessary.

Clinical Results

Curative resection by endoscopic papillectomy is reported to be achieved in 52-92% of cases [7,11,16, 17,27,33-35]. Multiple procedures may be required to completely remove all adenomatous tissue. Larger lesions are more likely to be incompletely excised at the initial endoscopic procedure. The recurrence rate of ampullary adenoma after endoscopic papillectomy is reported to be 0-33\%, with a median follow-up period of from 19 to 65 months [16,17,33-36].

Complications

At present, endoscopic papillectomy is considered a less invasive option then surgery, but is a high-risk endoscopic procedure. Therefore the procedure requires specialist expertise. Careful observation after the procedure is important to detect acute complications.

Endoscopic papillectomy is associated with an increased risk of postprocedural pancreatitis, which is reported to be 3–25% [16,37]. Pancreatitis is considered to occur due to obstruction of the pancreatic duct and thermal damage to the pancreatic parenchyma. Currently, as described earlier, pancreatic stent placement is recommended though it does not prevent pancreatitis in all cases.

Postprocedural bleeding is also a serious complication. The duodenal papilla is a hypervascular area and bleeding is often observed on the anal side of the resected margin [38]. Postprocedural bleeding can be treated by adrenaline injection, argon plasma coagulation, and clipping. Hemostatic procedures may induce perforation or pancreatitis. Therefore excessive hemostasis should be avoided.

Perforation usually occurs in the retroperitoneal area. The patient may not have peritoneal irritation signs. However, pancreatitis or bleeding is often observed concurrently with perforation. When perforation is

suspected, evaluation by CT scan is informative. If perforation occurs, surgery may be considered, but selected patients can be treated conservatively with antibiotics [16,17,27].

Late adverse events include the development of pancreatic or biliary stenosis [7,16,17,27,34,35].

Postprocedural Surveillance

Although there is no consensus, surveillance post procedure is important for detecting local recurrence. There are some reports that in sporadic cases of duodenal adenoma including ampullary adenoma there is a higher risk for the development of colorectal neoplasia [39]. At

References

- 1 Ito K, Fujita N, Noda Y, Kobayashi G, Horaguchi J. Diagnosis of ampullary cancer. Dig Surg 2010;27(2):115–118.
- 2 Bjork J, Akerbrant H, Iselius L et al. Periampullary adenomas and adenocarcinomas in familial adenomatous polyposis: cumulative risks and APC gene mutations. Gastroenterology 2001;121(5):1127–1135.
- 3 Burke CA, Beck GJ, Church JM, van Stolk RU. The natural history of untreated duodenal and ampullary adenomas in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis followed in an endoscopic surveillance program. Gastrointest Endosc 1999;49(3 pt 1):358–364.
- **4** Bulow S, Bjork J, Christensen IJ et al. Duodenal adenomatosis in familial adenomatous polyposis. Gut 2004;53(3):381–386.
- 5 Seifert E, Schulte F, Stolte M. Adenoma and carcinoma of the duodenum and papilla of Vater: a clinicopathologic study. Am J Gastroenterol 1992;87(1):37–42.
- **6** Suzuki K, Kantou U, Murakami Y. Two cases with ampullary cancer who underwent endoscopic excision. Prog Dig Endosc 1983;23:236–239.
- 7 Binmoeller KF, Boaventura S, Ramsperger K, Soehendra N. Endoscopic snare excision of benign adenomas of the papilla of Vater. Gastrointest Endosc 1993;39(2):127–131.
- 8 De Palma GD. Endoscopic papillectomy: indications, techniques, and results. World J Gastroenterol 2014;20(6):1537–1543.
- 9 Chathadi KV, Khashab MA, Acosta RD et al. The role of endoscopy in ampullary and duodenal adenomas. Gastrointest Endosc 2015;82(5):773–781.
- 10 Hirota WK, Zuckerman MJ, Adler DG et al. ASGE guideline: the role of endoscopy in the surveillance of premalignant conditions of the upper GI tract. Gastrointest Endosc 2006;63(4):570–580.

present screening colonoscopy should be performed in patients with duodenal or ampullary adenomas [9].

Conclusions

Endoscopic papillectomy has been established as a first-line treatment for ampullary adenoma without ductal extension. There is still no consensus on preprocedural assessment, technique of endoscopic papillectomy, management of complications, or surveillance. Biopsy, EUS evaluation for large lesions, ERCP for further information, pancreatic stent placement for the prevention of pancreatitis, and endoscopic surveillance are recommended.

- 11 Zadorova Z, Dvofak M, Hajer J. Endoscopic therapy of benign tumors of the papilla of Vater. Endoscopy 2001;33(4):345–347.
- 12 Yoon SM, Kim MH, Kim MJ et al. Focal early stage cancer in ampullary adenoma: surgery or endoscopic papillectomy? Gastrointest Endosc 2007;66(4):701–707.
- 13 Uchiyama Y, Imazu H, Kakutani H et al. New approach to diagnosing ampullary tumors by magnifying endoscopy combined with a narrow-band imaging system. J Gastroenterol 2006;41(5):483–490.
- 14 Itoi T, Tsuji S, Sofuni A et al. A novel approach emphasizing preoperative margin enhancement of tumor of the major duodenal papilla with narrow-band imaging in comparison to indigo carmine chromoendoscopy (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2009;69(1):136–141.
- 15 Yamaguchi K, Enjoji M, Kitamura K. Endoscopic biopsy has limited accuracy in diagnosis of ampullary tumors. Gastrointest Endosc 1990;36(6):588–592.
- 16 Napoleon B, Gincul R, Ponchon T et al. Endoscopic papillectomy for early ampullary tumors: long-term results from a large multicenter prospective study. Endoscopy 2014;46(2):127–134.
- 17 Cheng CL, Sherman S, Fogel EL et al. Endoscopic snare papillectomy for tumors of the duodenal papillae. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;60(5):757–764.
- 18 Bellizzi AM, Kahaleh M, Stelow EB. The assessment of specimens procured by endoscopic ampullectomy. Am J Clin Pathol 2009;132(4):506–513.
- 19 Bourgeois N, Dunham F, Verhest A, Cremer M. Endoscopic biopsies of the papilla of Vater at the time of endoscopic sphincterotomy: difficulties in interpretation. Gastrointest Endosc 1984;30(3):163–166.

- 20 Menzel J, Poremba C, Dietl KH, Bocker W, Domschke W. Tumors of the papilla of Vater—inadequate diagnostic impact of endoscopic forceps biopsies taken prior to and following sphincterotomy. Ann Oncol 1999;10(10):1227–1231.
- 21 Ito K, Fujita N, Noda Y et al. Preoperative evaluation of ampullary neoplasm with EUS and transpapillary intraductal US: a prospective and histopathologically controlled study. Gastrointest Endosc 2007;66(4):740–747.
- 22 Artifon EL, Couto D, Jr., Sakai P, da Silveira EB. Prospective evaluation of EUS versus CT scan for staging of ampullary cancer. Gastrointest Endosc 2009;70(2):290–296.
- 23 Trikudanathan G, Njei B, Attam R, Arain M, Shaukat A. Staging accuracy of ampullary tumors by endoscopic ultrasound: meta-analysis and systematic review. Dig Endosc 2014;26(5):617–626.
- 24 Baillie J. Endoscopic ampullectomy. Am J Gastroenterol 2005;100(11):2379–2381.
- 25 Aiura K, Imaeda H, Kitajima M, Kumai K. Ballooncatheter-assisted endoscopic snare papillectomy for benign tumors of the major duodenal papilla. Gastrointest Endosc 2003;57(6):743–747.
- **26** Kim JH, Moon JH, Choi HJ et al. Endoscopic snare papillectomy by using a balloon catheter for an unexposed ampullary adenoma with intraductal extension (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2009;69(7):1404–1406.
- 27 Desilets DJ, Dy RM, Ku PM et al. Endoscopic management of tumors of the major duodenal papilla: Refined techniques to improve outcome and avoid complications. Gastrointest Endosc 2001;54(2):202–208.
- 28 Kahaleh M, Shami VM, Brock A et al. Factors predictive of malignancy and endoscopic resectability in ampullary neoplasia. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99(12):2335–2339.
- **29** Hopper AD, Bourke MJ, Williams SJ, Swan MP. Giant laterally spreading tumors of the papilla: endoscopic

features, resection technique, and outcome (with videos). Gastrointest Endosc 2010;71(6):967–975.

- **30** Flynn MM, Cox DG, Strand DS et al. Wide-field endoscopic resection of a large laterally spreading adenoma that encompassed the major papilla by combined ampullectomy, EMR, and underwater EMR. Gastrointest Endosc 2015;81(5):1270–1271.
- **31** Kim SH, Moon JH, Choi HJ et al. Usefulness of pancreatic duct wire-guided endoscopic papillectomy for ampullary adenoma for preventing post-procedure pancreatitis. Endoscopy 2013;45(10):838–841.
- **32** Harewood GC, Pochron NL, Gostout CJ. Prospective, randomized, controlled trial of prophylactic pancreatic stent placement for endoscopic snare excision of the duodenal ampulla. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;62(3):367–370.
- **33** Bohnacker S, Seitz U, Nguyen D et al. Endoscopic resection of benign tumors of the duodenal papilla without and with intraductal growth. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;62(4):551–560.
- 34 Catalano MF, Linder JD, Chak A et al. Endoscopic management of adenoma of the major duodenal papilla. Gastrointest Endosc 2004;59(2):225–232.
- 35 Irani S, Arai A, Ayub K et al. Papillectomy for ampullary neoplasm: results of a single referral center over a 10-year period. Gastrointest Endosc 2009;70(5):923–932.
- **36** Ridtitid W, Tan D, Schmidt SE et al. Endoscopic papillectomy: risk factors for incomplete resection and recurrence during long-term follow-up. Gastrointest Endosc 2014;79(2):289–296.
- 37 Ito K, Fujita N, Noda Y. Endoscopic diagnosis and treatment of ampullary neoplasm (with video). Dig Endosc 2011;23(2):113–117.
- 38 Moon JH, Choi HJ, Lee YN. Current status of endoscopic papillectomy for ampullary tumors. Gut Liver 2014;8(6):598–604.
- **39** Murray MA, Zimmerman MJ, Ee HC. Sporadic duodenal adenoma is associated with colorectal neoplasia. Gut 2004;53(2):261–265.

142

Surgical Treatment of Adenoma and Cancer of Papilla of Vater

Hans G. Beger¹, Bertram Poch², and Bettina M. Rau³

¹ c/o University of Ulm, Germany

² Center of Oncologic, Endocrine and Minimal Invasive Surgery, Donau-Klinikum, Neu-Ulm, Germany

³ Department of General, Visceral and Thoracic Surgery, Municipal Hospital of Neumarkt, Neumarkt, Germany

Introduction

Cancer of the ampulla of Vater is a neoplastic lesion of two anatomically different structures of the duodenal wall, including the papilla and ampulla. Histologically, the ampulla of Vater is complex and consists of three different cell types lining the duodenum, common bile duct, and pancreatic main duct. Neoplastic lesions of the ampulla have histologically corresponding different cellular characteristics. From a histological point of view, determination of the origin of a periampullary tumor is often uncertain and it may be difficult to determine whether it is duodenal, ampullary, papillary, distal bile duct, or pancreatic cancer. Adenoma of the papilla is not infrequent (see Chapter 141); cancer of the ampulla seems to be the most frequent periampullary malignancy, but the ratio to pancreatic head cancer is 1:12. Carcinoma of the papilla of Vater, defined as the junction of the biliary and pancreatic ducts within the duodenum, accounts for 6-20% of all periampullary tumors. Ampullary cancers frequently contain adenomatous tissue, which is considered a precursor lesion [1-4].

An adenoma–carcinoma sequence with stepwise accumulation of genetic alterations, similar to colorectal cancer, has been proposed for tumors of the ampulla [5,6]. Because the ampulla is lined with epithelial cells derived either from biliary and pancreatic or duodenal lineages, many ampullary adenocarcinomas exhibit different histologic subtypes. Histologic, immunohistologic, and molecular biologic characteristics have established an intestinal and pancreatobiliary histologic subtype of neoplasia [7,8]. The prevailing cancer cell type is intestinal (45%) compared to the pancreatobiliary type (27%) [9]. The influence of the histologic cell type of the tumor on prognosis is not yet clearly established. Patients with a resected pancreatobiliary-type cancer have a significantly poorer prognosis than those with intestinal-type cancers [9].

Ampullary adenocarcinoma is also related to the extracolonic tumor spectrum of hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome (HNPCC) [10]. The question of whether carcinomas from intestinal and pancreaticobiliary types of the ampullary region develop under different molecular pathologic conditions remains unanswered. Many ampullary carcinomas develop from preexisting adenomas. Residual tissue of papillary adenomas can be found in 30-60% of ampullary carcinomas. More than 95% of benign ampullary neoplasms are adenomas of the intestinal type [11]. These neoplasms have a tubular, villous, or mixed tubulovillous pattern and closely resemble intestinal adenomas. The favorable prognosis of periampullary carcinoma is thought to be due to early clinical presentation with upper abdominal pain, obstructive jaundice, and intestinal bleeding, leading to endoscopy and histologic diagnosis of the nature of the tumor.

Molecular Pathology of Ampullary Cancer

Carcinomas of the ampulla display molecular alterations in the K-ras, p53, DPC4, and p16 proteins. Ampullary and ductal pancreatic carcinomas share similar molecular pathways of tumorigenesis [5]. K-ras mutations have been observed in 24–47% of ampullary carcinomas [12– 14] and molecular alterations of the p53 protein in 60% [12]. Pure adenomas lack any p53 protein accumulation, whereas p53 positivity was found in 36% of carcinomas

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

with adenomatous tissue and in 56% of pure carcinomas. The cell cycle modulators p16, p21, and p27 have been found to be expressed at a lower level in ampullary carcinoma compared to pancreatic cancer [15]. Ampullary carcinomas in association with familial adenomatous polyposis frequently display a germline mutation in the adenomatous polyposis coli genes. Achill et al. found that 20% of ampullary carcinomas displayed a high level of microsatellite instability (MSI) [16]. Ampullary cancers with a high level of MSI showed a significantly better clinical outcome than microsatellite-stable tumors [9,17]. The MSI-phenotype is an early event, developing in the adenoma stage and is detectable in precursor lesions.

In addition to their histology, the two ampullary cancer subtypes display distinct molecular and immunohistologic characteristics that allow their discrimination. The intestinal subtype cancer expresses cytokeratin 20 and the transcription factor CDX2 and stains for MUC2, whereas the pancreatobiliary subtype cancer stains for MUC1, MUC5a, and CK7, and is negative for CDX2 [5].

Endoscopic and Surgical Treatment of Large Adenomas and Carcinoma of the Ampulla of Vater

In 1899, Halstad performed the first local extirpation of a carcinoma of the papilla of Vater in a patient with a T1 cancer by applying an ampullectomy. In 1909, Kausch was the first to successfully operate an advanced cancer of the ampulla of Vater by applying a two-staged pancreatoduodenectomy. Local surgical resection of a papillary/ampullary neoplasm is recommended for all villous and tubulovillous adenomas with a diameter >3 cm. Endoscopic resection using piecemeal or snare excision technics (see Chapter 141) are the first-choice treatment for benign adenomas of the intraduodenal segment of the papilla. Endoscopic papillectomy is currently accepted as the first-choice treatment in sporadic papillary and ampullary adenomas up to a size of 3-5 cm. The accepted criteria to apply endoscopic treatment are adenoma size, no evidence of intraductal growth, and an absence of signs of malignancy on endoscopic findings, respectively ulceration, frayability, and spontaneous bleeding [18]. The application of endoscopic treatment for a papillary adenoma should be weighed against the procedure-related complications. To achieve complete excision, normally two to four separate endoscopic resection procedures are required. The recurrence rate after a mean follow-up time of 3 years was reported to be up to 15% and the endoscopic procedure-related mortality was 0.3%. Up to 15% of the patients eventually

Box 142.1 Indications for surgical ampullectomy for neoplasm of the ampulla of Vater

- Villous/tubulovillous adenoma >3–5 cm maximum diameter
- Adenoma with intraampullary/intraductal extension [4]
- Adenoma + severe dysplasia/carcinoma in situ
- T1a, N0, M0, G1/2 carcinoma restricted to mucosa/ submucosa
- Carcinoid tumor of papilla of Vater, T1

	Yoon 2005 [18] 201 pts % pN pos. (<i>n/N</i> pts)	Winter 2010 [19] 345 pts % pN pos. (<i>n/N</i> pts)
Tumor size		
<1.0 cm	11.6% (5/43)	_
Up to 1.5 cm	25.8% (8/31)	_
Up to 2.0 cm	43.2% (19/44)	-
Up to 3.0 cm	38.8% (19/49)	-
>3.0 cm	47.1% 16/34)	-
pT stage/tumor invasion		
pTis / pT1	9.0% (6/67)	28% (7 pT1/222)
pT2	50.8% (32/63)	50.9% (57/222)
pT3	38.1% (24/63)	71.1% (81/345)
pT4	62.5% (5/8)	77.3% (77/345)

pN pos., lymph node cancer cell positive; *n*/*N*, index patients/ determinator patients.

Source: Modified from Yoon et al. 2005 [18]. Reproduced with permission of Wolters Kluwer Health.

required a surgical resection following endoscopic resection because of incomplete cancer cell clearance [3].

Because of a high level of recurrence (up to 37%) after endoscopic resection of adenomas with intra-ampullary and intraductal extensions, an oncologic ampullectomy should be the first-choice treatment (Box 142.1). Because up to 30% of benign villous and tubulovillous adenomas of the papilla are associated with severe dysplasia or carcinoma in situ, a curative ampullectomy is recommended [20]. For low-risk Tis and T1aN0M0G1/2 ampullary cancer restricted to mucosal and submucosal layers, application of a local resection using a surgical ampullectomy is the most effective treatment modality (Table 142.1).

The ampulla of Vater has a distinct pattern of lymphatic drainage and, in contrast to pancreatic head tumor with a diffuse lymphatic spread, tumors of the

 Table 142.1
 Correlation between frequency of lymph node metastasis to invasion depth and size of tumor in ampullary cancer.

papilla and ampulla tend to involve a local group of lymph nodes near the papillary segment of the duodenum, even in advanced cancers. These morphological features make ampullary neoplastic lesions a distinct clinical entity, yielding a substantial benefit in survival when infiltration does not include pancreatic tissue. However, patients who have a high-risk lesion belonging histologically to the cancer type pT1N0G3/4 grading class should have a radical oncologic Kausch–Whipple type resection.

Ampullectomy for Large Adenomas and Low-Risk Ampullary Cancer

Ampullectomy for low-risk ampullary cancer is a local surgical technique, which intends to resect en bloc the adenomatous cancer tissue, including resection of the papillary entrance of the common bile duct and the pancreatic main duct (Fig. 142.1). The observed overall surgery-related frequency of complications is approximately 32%. The most frequent local complications are fistulas of the pancreatic and biliary systems, which occur in approximately 9% of cases. Reinterventions or reoperations of 7.5%, are caused by severe grade of pancreatic fistula (International Study Group on Pancreatic Fistula [ISGPF] grades B and C), or duodenal fistula or periduodenal abscess. However, the hospital mortality of 0.6% after ampullectomy is low (Table 142.2).

For patients with a low-risk ampullary cancer, an ampullectomy should be combined with lymph node dissection of the anterior and posterior pancreatic head lymph nodes to ensure oncologic curative resection. A close correlation exists between the invasion depth, tumor size, and lymph- ode metastases [18–20] (Table 142.1). Lymph node involvement of the anterior or/and posterior pancreatic head lymph nodes was found in ampullary pT1a cancer of a size up to 1 cm and lymph node metastases in 12% of cases [20]. Conversion to a Kausch–Whipple resection is recommended when intraoperative or final histology reveals an advanced cancer.

Pancreatoduodenectomy for Advanced Ampullary Cancer

Ampullary cancer of stages pT1b and T2–T3 should be treated by a Kausch–Whipple pancreatic head resection. The partial pancreatoduodenectomy includes resection of the duodenum/antrum of the stomach, distal common bile duct, gallbladder, and head of the pancreas in combination with lymph node dissection around the head of the pancreas, including all N1 and, in advanced cases, N2 lymph nodes. In high-volume centers, hospital mortality after pylorus-preserving pancreatic head resection is <5% (Table 142.2). Patients with UICC Stages I and II cancer have a significantly better prognosis after Kausch-Whipple resection than patients with advanced Stage III



Figure 142.1 (a) Adenomatous lesion of the ampulla of Vater. A, Adenoma of the papilla (roof of the papilla); B, adenoma of the ampulla; C, intraductal ampullary adenoma. Resection line for ampullectomy. (b) Single stitch suturing of the papillary cut edge to the duodenal wall. Final situs after resection of the papilla.

Table 142.2 Postoperative outcome after resection of neoplasm/cancer of the ampulla of Vater.

Reported period	Surgical ampullectomy ^a 1996–2016 ^c	Pancreatoduodenectomy 2000–2015 ^b
Total no. of patients analyzed	308 pts	1666 pts
Overall surgery-related complications (%/n/N)	31.6% (91/288 pts)	38.1% (239/626 pts) ^d
Fistula ^e (%/ <i>n</i> / <i>N</i> pts)	8.4% (15/178)	16.1% (77/478)
Reoperation/reintervention	7.6% (18/236)	5.2% (22/425)
Hospital mortality (%/ n/N pts)	0.6% (2/308)	3.9% (43/1115)
Recurrence $(\%/n/N \text{ pts})$	9.1% (28/307)	-
Follow-up postop (mean)	38 months	-

^a Ampullectomy: Final histology: 58.9% adenoma; 9.2% carcinoma in situ; 9.2% advanced cancer; 23.8% others.

^b Rattner [21], Cahen [22], Witzigmann [23], Dixon [24], Moneghetti [25], Kahayashi [26], Grobmyer [27], Winter [19], Ceppa [28] Schneider [29], Beger [30], Schoenberg [31], Heidecke [32].

^c Takashima [33], de Castro [34], Duffy [35], Beger [36], Yoon [18], Qiao [37], Kim [38], Miyakawa [39], Berbarat [40], Winter [19], Bourgouin [41], Golussi [42].

^d Index pts/total cohort pts.

^e Fistula: postoperative pancreatic fistula, biliary, duodenal.

and IV cancers. Standardization of the surgical technique has led to a decrease in surgical morbidity with regard to the frequency of pancreatic fistula, postoperative hemorrhage, local abscess, biliary leakage, and delayed gastric emptying. The overall rate of surgeryrelated complications is up to 40% of patients. The most frequent complication is the development of local fistulas in approximately 16% of cases. The application of fast-track principles to surgical resections of ampullary cancer has resulted in a significant decrease in severe postoperative morbidity. Systemic postoperative morbidity remains at a level of up to 20-25% regarding pulmonary, cardiovascular, and renal dysfunctions. The indication for reoperation or reintervention includes local septic complications, for example, abscess and intra-abdominal and intraintestinal bleeding. The surgeons' contribution to curing patients with periampullary cancer is to perform an R0 resection, including systematic lymph node dissection and the application of highly skilled surgical techniques for pancreaticointestinal anastomosis. An important point to ensure a cure of the patient, whether applying local ampullectomy or a Kausch-Whipple pancreatic head resection for advanced ampullary cancer, is the intraoperative control of the resection margin by frozen-section investigations.

Survival After Ampullectomy and Pancreatoduodenectomy

The chance of survival after Kausch–Whipple resection of an advanced ampullary cancer ranges within a median of 45–65 months. A published series of 1666 patients who underwent a Kausch–Whipple resection revealed a survival probability after 2 years of 62–88% and a 5-year overall survival of 35-67% (Table 142.3). The 10-year survival probability was 35-50%. The difference in survival rates after surgery is related to prognostic factors. After ampullectomy for carcinoma in situ or low-risk T1aN0G1/2 ampullary cancer, the 5-year survival probability was observed as 70–90%. After a mean follow-up time of 3.1 years for 308 ampullectomies, a recurrence occurred in 9.1% of cases (Table 142.2). The most frequent cause of recurrence was the reappearance of an intraduodenal adenoma. Independent prognostic factors for long-term survival after radical local or multiorgan resection were lymph node involvement, degree of cancer infiltration into the pancreatic tissue, and the degree of cancer cell dissemination along the nerves [43]. An incidence rate of 16% of lymph node metastases around the superior mesenteric artery was found in advanced carcinoma of the ampulla. The authors were able to identify lymphatic pathways from posterior pancreatoduodenal lymph nodes to para-aortic lymph nodes via lymph connection around the superior mesenteric artery [44]. The application of an R0 resection is the most important step to achieve long-term survival. Based on multivariate regression analysis, negative lymph nodes, an absence of infiltration into pancreatic head tissue, and an absence of perineural invasion are significant and independent oncologic factors for long-term survival after surgery for advanced ampullary cancer.

Conclusion

Local ampullectomy is recommended for large adenomas of >3–5 cm, intra-ampullary and intraductal neoplasms, and tumors with low-risk cancer T1aN0G1/2. Surgical treatment of advanced papillary/ampullary

Table 142.3	Long-term survival	of cancer of ampull	la of Vater after k	Kausch–Whipple type	pancreatoduodenectomy
				11 /1	

		Survival probability					
				5 years			
Author/year	Pts	2/3 years	Lymph node negative	Lymph node positive	Overall	10 years	
Takashima 2000 [33]	198		53.4%	30.1%	42%		
Duffy 2003 [35]	55		76.5%	53.4%	67.7%		
De Castro 2004 [34]	178				41%		
Beger 2004 [46]	126		45.6%		64%		
Yoon 2005 [18]	201	72.1%	69.2%	24.6%	59.8%	49.2%	
Qiao 2007 [37]	124	46.8%			43.3%	35.7%	
Kim 2006 [38]	43				67.4%		
Miyakawa 2009 [39]	785	-/78.6%	68.7%	34.5%	52.8%		
Berbarat 2009 [40]	78				53.4%		
Winter 2010 ^a [19]	347		56.4%		35%		
Bourgouin 2015 [41]	55	69%	73%	29%	51%		
Colussi 2015 [42]	152	88.7%	-	20.1%	67.9%	-	

^a Total of 450 ampullary tumors.

cancer is the Kausch–Whipple type resection. Independent prognostic factors are lymph node involvement and an absence of infiltration into pancreatic tissue. The 5-year survival after ampullectomy is 70–90% whereas after pancreatoduodenectomy of advanced cancer it is 35–55%.

References

- Martin JA, Haber GB. Ampullary adenoma: clinical manifestations, diagnosis, and treatment. Gastrointest Endosc Clin N Am 2003;13(4):649–669.
- **2** Cataleno MF, Linder JD, Chak A et al. Endoscopic management of adenoma of the major duodenal papilla. Gastrointest Endoscopy 2004;69(2):225–232.
- **3** Bohnacker S, Seitz U, Nguyen D et al. Endoscopic resection of benign tumors of the duodenal papilla without and with intraductal growth. Gastrointest Endosc 2005;62(4):551–560.
- 4 Moon JH, Choi HJ, Lee YN. Current status of endoscopic papillectomy for ampullary tumors. Gut Liver 2014;8:598–604.
- **5** Fischer HP, Zhou H. Pathogenesis of carcinoma of the papilla of Vater. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2004;11:301–309.
- **6** Stolte M, Pscherer C. Adenoma–carcinoma sequence in the papilla of Vater. Scand J Gastroenterol 1996;31:376–382.
- 7 Chu PG, Schwarz RE, Lau SK et al. Immunohistochemical staining in the diagnosis of

Acknowledgment

This manuscript is supported by grant-in-aid of the German Foundation Battle Against Pancreatic Cancer; Ulm; Grant number 4/2013-16. c/o University of Ulm, Albert-Einstein-Allee 23, 89081 Ulm, Germany.

pancreatobiliary and ampulla of Vater adenocarcinoma: application of CDX2, CK17, MUC1, and MUC2. Am J Surg Pathol 2005;29:359–367.

- 8 Zhou H, Schaefer N, Wolff M et al. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: comparative histologic/ immunohistochemical classification and follow-up. Am J Surg Pathol 2004;28:875–882.
- **9** Ruemmele P, Dietmaier W, Terracciano L et al. Histopathologic features and microsatellite instability of cancers of the papilla of Vater and their precursor lesions. Am J Surg Pathol 2009;33:691–704.
- 10 Mizumoto K, Ogawa Y, Niiyama H et al. Possible role of telomerase activation in the multistep tumor progression of periampullary lesions in patients with familial adenomatous polyposis. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96(4):1261–1265.
- 11 Albores-Saveedra J, Henson DE, Klimstsra DS. In: Sobin RJ, ed. Atlas of Tumor Pathology, 3rd edn. Washington DC: Armed Forces Institute of Pathology, 2000.
- 12 Moore PS, Orlandini S, Zamboni et al. Pancreatic tumours: molecular pathways implicated in ductal

cancer are involved in ampullary but not in exocrine nonductal or endocrine tumorigenesis. Br J Cancer 2001;84:253–262.

- 13 Howe JR, Klimstra DS, Cardon-Caro C et al. K-ras mutation in adenomas and carcinomas of the ampulla of Vater. Clin Cancer Res 1997;3:129–133.
- 14 Zhao B, Kimura W, Futakawa N et al. p53 and p21/ Waf1 protein expression and K-ras codon 12 mutation in carcinoma of the papilla of Vater. Am J Gastroenterol 1999;94:2128–2134.
- 15 Li X, Hui AM, Shi YZ et al. Deregulation of G1/S transition is a common event in carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Hepatogastroenterology 2002;49(47):1239–1244.
- 16 Achille A, Baron A, Zamboni G et al. Chromosome 5 allelic losses are early events in tumours of the papilla of Vater and occur at sites similar to those of gastric cancer. Br J Cancer,1998;78(12):1653–1660.
- 17 Achille A, Biasi MO, Zamboni G et al. Cancers of the papilla of vater: mutator phenotype is associated with good prognosis. Clin Cancer Res 1997;3(10):1841–1847.
- 18 Yoon YS, Kim SW, Park SJ et al. Clinicopathologic analysis of early ampullary cancers with a focus on the feasibility of ampullectomy. Ann Surg 2005;242:92–100.
- 19 Winter JM, Cameron JL, Olino K et al. Clinicopathologic analysis of ampullary neoplasms in 450 patients: Implications for surgical strategy and long-term prognosis. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:379–387.
- **20** Heinrich S, Clavien PA. Ampullary cancer. Curr Opin Gastroenterol 2010;26:280–285.
- **21** Rattner DW, Fernandez-del Castillo C, Brugge WR et al. Defining the criteria for local resection of ampullary neoplasms. Arch Surg 1996;131:366–371.
- 22 Cahen DL, Fockens P, de Wit LT et al. Local resection or pancreaticoduodenectomy for villous adenoma of the ampulla of Vater diagnosed before operation. Br J Surg 1997;84:948–951.
- 23 Witzigmann H, Mobius C, Uhlmann D et al. Treatment concept of adenomas of Vater's ampulla. Chirurg 2000;71:196–201.
- 24 Dixon E, Vollmer CM, Sahajpal A et al. Transduodenal resection of peri-ampullary lesions. World J Surg 2005;29:649–652.
- **25** Meneghetti AT, Safadi B, Stewart L et al. Local resection of ampullary tumors. J Gastrointest Surg 2005;9:1300–1306.
- **26** Kobayashi A, Konishi M, Nakagohri T et al. Therapeutic approach to tumors of the ampulla of Vater. Am J Surg 2006;192:161–164.
- 27 Grobmyer SR, Stasik CN, Draganov P et al. Contemporary results with ampullectomy for 29 "benign" neoplasms of the ampulla. J Am Coll Surg 2008;206:466–471.

- 28 Ceppa EP, Burbridge RA, Rialon KL et al. Endoscopic versus surgical ampullectomy. Ann Surg 2012;00:1–8.
- **29** Schneider L, Contin P, Fritz S et al. Surgical ampullectomy: an underestimated operation in the era of endoscopy. HBP 2016;18:65–71.
- 30 Beger HG, Staib L, Schoenberg MH. Ampullectomy for adenoma of the papilla and ampulla of Vater. Langenbeck's Arch Surg 1998;383:190–193.
- **31** Schoenberg MH, Treitschke F, Harada N et al. Benign tumor of the ampulla of Vater: Surgical treatment and prognosis. Eur J Surg 1998;164:765–770.
- **32** Heidecke CD, Rosenberg R, Bauer M et al. Impact of grade of dysplasia in villous adenomas of Vater's papilla. World J Surg 2002;26:709–714.
- **33** Takashima M, Ueki T, Nagai E et al. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater associated with or without adenoma: a clinicopathologic analysis of 198 cases with reference to p53 and Ki-67 immunohistochemical expressions. Mod Pathol 2000;13(12):1300–1307.
- 34 de Castro SM, Kuhlmann KF, van Heck NT et al. Recurrent disease after microscopically radical (R0) resection of periampullary adenocarcinoma in patients without adjuvant therapy. J Gastrointest Surg 2004;8:775–784.
- 35 Duffy JP, Hines OJ, Liu JH et al. Improved survival for adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Arch Surg 2003;138:941–950.
- **36** Beger HG, Treitschke F, Gansauge F et al. Tumor of the papilla of Vater: Experience with local and radical resection in 171 patients. Arch Surg 1999;134:526–532.
- 37 Qiao QL, Zhao YG,Ye ML et al. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: Factors influencing long-term survival of 127 patients with resection. World J Surg 2007;31:137–143.
- **38** Kim RD, Kundhal PS, McGilvray ID et al. Predictors of failure after pancreaticoduodenectomy for ampullary carcinoma. J Am Coll Surg 2006;202:112–119.
- **39** Miyakawa S, Ishihara S, Horiguchi A et al. Biliary tract cancer treatment: 5,584 results from the Biliary Tract Cancer Statistics Registry from 1998 to 2014 in Japan. J Hepatobil Pancreat Surg 2009;16:1–7.
- 40 Berberat PO, Künzli BM, Gulbinas A et al. An audit of outcomes of a series of periampullary carcinomas. EJSO 2009;35:187–191.
- **41** Bourgouin S, Ewald J, Mancini J et al. Predictors of survival in ampullary, bile duct and duodenal cancers following pancreaticoduodenectomy: a 10-year multicentre analysis. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:1247–1255.
- **42** Colussi O, Voron T, Pozet A et al. Prognostic score for recurrence after Whipple's pancreatico-duodenectomy for ampullary carcinomas; results of an AGEO retrospective multicenter cohort. Eur J Surg Oncol 2015;41(4):520–526.

- Tjaden C, Hackert T. Das Papillenkarzinom: Evidenz der operativen Entfernung. In: Erkrankungen des Pankreas. Berlin and Heidelberg: Springer, 2013: 449–452.
- 44 Kayahara M, Nagakawa T, Ohta T et al. Surgical strategy for carcinoma of the papilla of Vater on the basis of lymphatic spread and mode of recurrence. Surgery 1997;121(6):611–617.
- **45** Roggin KK, Yeh JJJ, Ferrone CR et al. Limitations of ampullectomy in the treatment of nonfamilial

ampullary neoplasms. Ann Surg Oncol 2005;12(12):971–980.

46 Beger HG, Thorab FC, Liu Z, Harada N, Rau BM. Pathogenesis and treatment of neoplastic diseases of the papilla of Vater: Kausch-Whipple procedure with lymph node dissection in cancer of the papilla of Vater. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2004;11(4):232–238.

Surgical Treatment of Duodenal Cancer

143

Fuyuhiko Motoi and Michiaki Unno

Department of Surgery, Tohoku University School of Medicine, Sendai, Japan

Duodenal cancer is rare disease. Primary duodenal adenocarcinoma accounts for about 0.5% of all gastrointestinal cancers. The incidence of duodenal cancer is 5.4 per 1,000,000 [1]. It forms 60–100% of all duodenal malignancies and 30–45% of all small intestinal malignancies. Besides sporadic duodenal adenocarcinoma, other sources of adenocarcinoma include the gastrointestinal polyposis syndrome with a genetic background, such as familial adenomatous polyposis, Peutz–Jeghers syndrome, and duodenal polyposis.

Long-term survival is obtained only by complete surgical resection. The standard surgical procedure for the disease is pancreatoduodenectomy with regional lymph node dissection (lymphadenectomy). Regional lymph nodes include nodes along the inferior pancreatoduodenal artery and first jejunal artery, infra- and suprapyloric nodes, nodes along the common hepatic artery, and nodes on the posterior and superior surface of the pancreas head. Enbloc regional node dissection requires total mesoduodenum excision. Segmental partial resection of the duodenum can be applied in some cases [2], depending on the location and extent of the tumor. Partial segmental resection of the tumors in the proximal (1st part) or distal part (distal 3rd or 4th part) can achieve negative margins.

The most significant prognostic factor for duodenal cancer is resectability. Curative resection (R0 resection) determines the outcome for patients with duodenal cancer. After R0 resection, 5-year survival has been reported to be 17–74% (Table 143.1). The results obtained are 40–50% reproducible as reported by recent large series [13–15]. Deep extension of the primary tumor (T), presence of nodal metastases (N), margin-positive resection (R), large tumor size, poor histologic grade, and higher age are associated with poor prognosis after resection. In the largest series by database analysis [17] for Stage I–IV cancers, 5-year survival rates are 65.9, 50.4, 31.4, and 11.9%, respectively.

Common recurrence sites are locoregional, intra-abdominal distant organ including the liver and peritoneum and extra-abdominal distant organ including lung.

Systemic chemotherapy or chemoradiotherapy has been applied after resection of advanced disease in the setting of good postoperative performance status. However, the role of adjuvant therapy for patients with duodenal cancer after resection is not well established [15]. Survival outcome after resection of duodenal cancer has not changed significantly over the past several decades [14]. Further work is needed to improve the outcome of surgical treatment for duodenal cancer.

Table 143.1 Survival of duodenal cancer.

First author	Year	No. of patients	5-year survival (%)
Jones [2]	1985	12	17
Herter [3]	1982	13	27
Sarma [4]	1987	9	33
Michelassi [5]	1989	29	21
Sohn [6]	1988	55	53
Ryder [7]	2000	49	43
Kaklamanos [8]	2000	63	40
Bakaen [9]	2000	101	54
Sarela [10]	2003	72	74
Gold [11]	2007	106	68
Lee [12]	2008	28	44
Cecchini [13]	2012	103	42
He [14]	2014	158	49
Solaini [15]	2015	150	43
Buchbjerg [1]	2015	28	27
Oyasiji [16]	2015	21	17

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

References

- Buchbjerg T, Fristrup C, Mortensen MB. The incidence and prognosis of true duodenal carcinomas. Surg Oncol 2015;24:110–116.
- **2** Dorcaratto D, Heneghan HM, Fiore B et al. Segmental duodenal resection: indications, surgical techniques and postoperative outcomes. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:736–742.
- **3** Herter FP, Cooperman AM, Ahlborn TN, Antinori C. Surgucal experience with pancreatic and periampullary cancer. Ann Surg 1982;195:274–281.
- 4 Sarma DP, Weilbaecher TG. Adenocarcinoma of the duodenum. J Surg Oncol 1987;34:262–263.
- **5** Michelassi F, Errori F, Dawson PJ et al. Experience with 647 consecutive tumors of the duodenum, ampulla, head of the pancreas and common bile duct. Ann Surg 1989;210:544–554.
- 6 Sohn TA, Lillemoe KD, Camerin JL et al. Adenocarcinoma of the suodenum: factors influencing long term survival. J Gastrointest Surg 1988;2:79–87.
- 7 Ryder NM, Ko CY, Hines OJ, Gloor B, Reber HA.
 Primary duodenal adenocarcinoma; a 40-year experience. Arch Surg 2000;135:1070–1075.
- 8 Kaklamanos JG, Bathe OF, Franceschi D, Camarda C, Levi J, Livingstone AS. Extent of resection in the management of duodenal adenocarcinoma. Am J Surg 2000;179:37–41.
- **9** Bakaen FG, Murr MM, Sarr MG et al. What prognostic factors are important in duodenal adenocarcinoma? Arch Surg 2000;135:635–641.
- **10** Sarela AI, Brennan MF, Karpeh MS, Klimstra D, Conlon KCP. Adnocarcinoma of the duodenum:

importance of accurate lymph node staging and similarity in outcome to gastric cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 2003;11:380–386.

- 11 Gold JS, Tang LH, Gönen M, Coit DG, Brennan MF, Allen PJ. Utility of a prognostic nomogram designed for gastric cancer in predicting outcome of patients with R0 resected duodenal adenocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2007;14:3159–3167.
- 12 Lee HG, You DD, Paik KY, Heo JS, Choi SH, Choi DW. Prognostic factors for primary duodenal adenocarcinoma. World J Surg 2008;32:2246–2252.
- 13 Cecchini S, Correa-Gallego C, Desphande V et al. Superior prognostic importance of perineural invasion vs. lymph node involvement after curative resection of duodenal adenocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:113–120.
- He J, Ahuja N, Makary MA et al. 2564 resected periampullary adenocarcinomas at a single institution: trends over three decades. HPB (Oxford). 2014;16:83–90.
- **15** Solaini L, Jamieson NB, Metcalfe M et al. Outcome after surgical resection for duodenal adenocarcinoma in the UK. Br J Surg 2015;102:676–681.
- 16 Oyasiji T, Alosi J, Tan W, Wilfong C, Wilkinson N. Duodenal Adenocarcinoma: Profile and Predictors of Survival Outcomes. Am Surg 2015;81:1125–1133.
- 17 Cloyd JM, Norton JA, Visser BC, Poultsides GA. Does the extent of resection impact survival for duodenal adenocarcinoma? Analysis of 1,611 cases. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22:573–580.

Surgical Treatment of Distal Cholangiocarcinoma

Yukihiro Yokoyama, Tomoki Ebata, and Masato Nagino

Department of Surgery, Division of Surgical Oncology, Nagoya University Graduate School of Medicine, Nagoya, Japan

Introduction

Extrahepatic bile duct tumors have been conventionally classified into proximal, middle, and distal tumors. However, the American Joint Committee of Cancer (AJCC) recently published new staging criteria for extrahepatic bile duct tumors in its 7th edition [1]. In this staging system, the middle tumors have been removed, and extrahepatic bile duct tumors were newly classified as perihilar and distal bile duct tumors. TNM staging system was separated for these two subgroups because their pathologic features, surgical approach, and prognosis are different.

Distal cholangiocarcinoma is a relatively uncommon disease, comprising approximately 30% of all cholangiocarcinomas [2]. Although pancreatoduodenectomy is commonly selected as a surgical procedure for both pancreatic head cancer and distal cholangiocarcinoma, a minor arrangement in the procedure for each type of tumor is necessary as biological behavior is different. Because the incidence rate of distal cholangiocarcinoma is lower than that for pancreatic head carcinoma, there are limited publications that focus solely on the clinicopathologic features of distal cholangiocarcinoma. The hospital mortality after resection in high-volume centers for distal cholangiocarcinoma is 0-7%. The most common surgery-related complications are pancreatic fistula (7-42%) because patients have a normal soft pancreas in most cases of distal cholangiocarcinoma. Lymph node metastasis is commonly observed (38-68%) and this is a major factor that determines prognosis after surgery.

The mode of lymph node involvement is slightly different between the middle and lower cholangiocarcinoma. The 5-year overall survival after resection of distal cholangiocarcinoma is 30–73% in patients without nodal involvement, whereas it is 4–36% in patients with nodal involvement. Other important factors that determine prognosis are depth of invasion, pancreatic invasion, perineural invasion, tumor histology, and resection margin status. The surgical approach for distal cholangiocarcinoma should be carefully arranged depending on the tumor location, longitudinal or extramural tumor extension, and mode of lymph node and perineural involvement.

Pyloric Ring Preservation

When selecting the operative procedure for distal cholangiocarcinoma, the question of whether pyloruspreserving pancreatoduodenectomy or pancreatoduodenectomy with pyloric resection (either by conventional Whipple or subtotal stomach-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy) should be selected arises. One of the merits in removing the pyloric ring is removal of lymph nodes in the perigastric region. Mode of lymph node involvement in the perigastric region is different in pancreatic head carcinoma and in distal cholangiocarcinoma. Nakao et al. previously reported that perigastric lymph node involvement was observed in 14% in patients with pancreatic head carcinoma, whereas no patient with distal cholangiocarcinoma had a lymph node metastasis in this region [3]. Based on these observations, pyloruspreserving pancreatoduodenectomy is indicated in almost all patients with distal cholangiocarcinoma, but not for the pancreatic head carcinoma. In fact, randomized controlled trials comparing the clinical outcome between pylorus-preserving pancreatoduodenectomy pancreatoduodenectomy and conventional (thus removal of perigastric lymph nodes) for patients with periampullary carcinoma showed no significant difference in long-term survival between the two

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

procedures [4,5]. However, in the case of a tumor in the middle region of the extrahepatic bile duct, this concept is not applicable because the location of the tumor is close to the duodenal bulb. Therefore, removal of the duodenal bulb together with the pyloric ring is recommended to obtain a safe surgical margin, especially in a case with severe extramural tumor extension.

Lymph Node Dissection

There are several reports on the prognostic factors relating to distal cholangiocarcinoma. The significant prognostic factors identified include the presence of lymph node metastasis [6–12], depth of invasion [13], pancreatic invasion [8,14,15], perineural invasion [15,16], resection margin status [7,12,15], and tumor histology [14] (Table 144.1). Among these factors, presence of lymph node metastasis has been reported to be the most important factor that determines the survival of patients with distal cholangiocarcinoma. The survival is clearly different between patients with and without lymph node involvement (Table 144.2).

As with other type of cancers, such as breast, gastric, or colorectal cancer, the number of involved nodes is critical in determining the severity of cancer progression in distal cholangiocarcinoma [9-12,16-19]. The proposed cut-off value of the number of involved lymph node was 2–5. In a report by Kiriyama et al. analyzing the largest number of patients of distal cholangiocarcinoma to date (n = 370) [15], median survival rate worsened with increasing number of involved lymph nodes. Survival was significantly better in patients with fewer

than four than in those with four or more involved nodes (Fig. 144.1).

The total lymph node count (TLNC) examined is another important factor that has an impact on survival because inadequate assessment of lymph nodes, due to either an insufficient extent of resection or pathologic examination, results in understaging of cancer [20,21]. It should be noted that the numbers of dissected lymph nodes substantially differ depending on the extent of lymph adenectomy and additional organ resection. In particular, the TLNC can vary depending on the extent of lymphadenectomy for the perigastric and mesenteric lymph nodes. The AJCC recommend a "12-node minimum" for distal cholangiocarcinoma to prevent inadequate staging [1], but the theoretical background for this number is obscure. An optimal number of TLNC requirement for distal cholangiocarcinoma should be determined in a future study.

TLNC also changes the results of lymph node ratio (LNR), which is calculated as a ratio between the number of lymph node metastases and the total number of lymph node examined, because the greater the TLNC, the lower the LNR. According to the report by Kiriyama et al. [15], the median (range) TLNC was 19 (3–59). Nodal metastasis occurred in 157 patients (42.4%); the median (range) number of involved nodes was 2 (1–19) and LNR was 0.11 (0.02–0.80). An LNR of at least 0.17 was associated with a significantly shorter median survival (1.3 vs. 2.2 years). Another report by Kawai et al. indicated that the LNR >0.2 is an important factor to predict survival after resected middle and distal cholangiocarcinoma [16].

For distal cholangiocarcinomas, mode of nodal involvement is different depending on the location of the tumor,

		Clinical factors								
Author/year	Pts	Age	N (+)	Depth	Panc	Duo	Pn	R status	Histology	Ad Tx
Kayahara 1999 [7]	50	NS	•	0			NS	•		
Sasaki 2001 [9]	59									
Yoshida 2002 [12]	27	NS	•		NS		NS	•	NS	NS
Sakamoto 2005 [13]	55		NS	•	0		NS	0	NS	
Cheng 2006 [8]	112	NS	•		•			0	0	NS
Murakami 2007 [11]	36	NS	•		0	0	0	0	NS	NS
Ebata 2007 [14]	100		0	0	•	0	0	NS	•	
Kawai 2010 [16]	62	NS	0		0	NS	•	0	NS	0
Kiriyama 2015 [15]	370	NS	•	0	•		•	•	0	

Pts, number of analyzed patients; N (+), lymph node metastasis; Panc, pancreatic invasion; Duo, duodenal invasion; Depth, depth of tumor invasion; Pn, perineural invasion; R status, resection margin status; Histology, tumor histology; Ad Tx, adjuvant therapy; NS, not significant; \bigcirc , significant by univariate analysis; ●, significant by multivariate analysis.

 Table 144.1
 Clinical factors that have an impact on survival.

		Total	LN negative	LN positive	
Author/year	Pts	Overall 1/3/5-year survival (%)	Overall 1/3/5-year survival (%)	Overall 1/3/5-year survival (%)	
Kayahara 1999 [7]	50	-/47/35	-/86/65	-/30/21	
Sasaki 2001 [9]	59	-/43/34	94/57/53	81/14/0 (pN1)	
Yoshida 2002 [12]	27	65/37/37	91/61/61	47/20/20	
Sakamoto 2005 [13]	55	78/52/24	-/-/42	-/-/16	
Cheng 2006 [8]	112	86/51/25	94/62/30	56/12/4	
Murakami 2007 [11]	36	75/54/50	-/-/73	-/-/17	
Ebata 2007 [14]	100	75/47/35	86/60/46	57/25/19	
Kawai 2010 [16]	62	_/_/_	95/72/60	78/48/36	
Kiriyama 2015 [15]	370	_/_/_	-/66/53	-/36/24	

Table 144.2 Long-term survival after resection of distal cholangiocarcinoma.

Pts, number of analyzed patients; LN negative, lymph node negative for cancer cells; LN positive, lymph node positive for cancer cells; pN1, nodal involvement of a primary lymph node group close to the tumor.

pNo

Figure 144.1 Survival according to the number of involved nodes in 370 patients with distal cholangiocarcinoma. P<0.001 (pN0 vs. pN1, 1-3 involved nodes; pN0 versus pN1, 4 or more involved nodes) (log rank test). Source: Kiriyama et al. 2015 [15]. Reproduced with permission of John Wiley & Sons Ltd.



according to the report by Kayahara et al., which meticulously examined the lymph nodes in different regions removed after resection of middle (Bm) and lower (Bi) cholangiocarcinomas [7]. The frequency of nodal involvement for patients with Bm was observed in the nodes along the common hepatic artery, in the hepatoduodenal ligament, and in the posterior pancreatoduodenal region. Among them, frequency was the highest in nodes in the hepatoduodenal ligament (50%). However, there was no lymph node metastasis in nodes around the superior mesenteric artery. In contrast, in patients with Bi cholangiocarcinoma, there was less nodal involvement in nodes along the common hepatic artery and more involvement in posterior pancreatoduodenal nodes. Notably, in 28% of patients with Bi cholangiocarcinoma, there was a lymph node metastasis in nodes around the superior mesenteric artery, with the highest frequency in nodes at the origin of the inferior pancreatoduodenal artery. These differences in the mode of cancer spreading through lymphatic vessels and lymph nodes should be carefully considered preoperatively when planning a surgical approach for distal cholangiocarcinoma. Radical lymph node dissection along the superior mesenteric artery is especially recommended in the case of lower cholangiocarcinoma. To accomplish a thorough lymph node dissection along the superior mesenteric artery, combined resection of the mesentery along the 1st jejunal artery and vein is recommended (Fig. 144.2).
1086 *Chapter 144*

(a)





Figure 144.2 Lymph node dissection along the superior mesenteric artery. (a) The jejunal mesentery is dissected with the common trunk of the inferior pancreatoduodenal artery (IPDA) and the 1st jejunal artery (J1). (b) After resection, the superior mesenteric artery (SMA) was exposed and the common trunk of the IPDA and the J1 was dissected at its origin. In this case, the lymph nodes along the SMA were thoroughly dissected (without nerve plexus dissection). SMV, superior mesenteric vein. (c) Macroscopic photo of the resected specimen. Star indicates lymph nodes along the SMA.

Skeletonization of the Hepatoduodenal Ligament and Dissection of Pancreatic Head Neural Plexus

Neural plexus invasion is another important prognostic factor of cholangiocarcinoma, although its impact is not greater than that of lymph node involvement [15,16]. In the study by Bhuiya et al., the overall incidence of perineural invasion in the resected specimen of bile duct carcinoma (including perihilar cholangiocarcinoma and distal cholangiocarcinoma) was 81.4% [22]. The 5-year survival rate for patients with perineural invasion was significantly lower than that for those without perineural invasion (67% vs. 32%) [22].

In an analysis of 50 patients with distal cholangiocarcinoma, neural plexus invasion occurred in 20% of patients, particularly in the hepatoduodenal ligament and pancreatic head [7]. Neural invasion was observed more frequently when the tumors invade the subserosa. Therefore, skeletonization of the hepatoduodenal ligament including the removal of neural plexus around the hepatic artery and portal vein is recommended for the treatment of advanced distal cholangiocarcinoma (Fig. 144.3a). In contrast, dissection of the neural plexus around the hepatic artery in the hepatoduodenal ligament is not routinely recommended (unless there is an invasion of the tumor) in the pancreatoduodenectomy for the pancreatic head carcinoma (Fig. 144.3b). As with the mode of lymphatic spreading, neural invasion is mainly observed within the hepatoduodenal ligament in the middle cholangiocarcinoma, whereas that is more frequently observed in the pancreatic head plexus in the lower cholangiocarcinoma. These differences should be carefully considered in planning a surgical approach to distal cholangiocarcinoma.

Bile Duct Cut Margin

It is now widely recognized that margin status is one of the most critical predictors of long-term survival in cholangiocarcinoma [23]. After surgical resection for extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma, invasive carcinoma at ductal resection margins appears to have a strong adverse effect on patient survival. Superficial spreading is sometimes observed in cholangiocarcinoma (approximately 15% of all tumors according to the report by Igami et al.) [24]. Histologically, superficial spreading is more commonly observed in papillary and well-differentiated adenocarcinomas than in other types of carcinoma [24]. When considering the site of proximal bile duct cut margin in the pancreatoduodenectomy for distal cholangiocarcinoma, the extent of superficial spreading from the main tumor should be carefully examined either by (a)



(b)



Figure 144.3 Skeletonization of the hepatoduodenal ligament. (a) The neural plexus around the common hepatic artery (CHA) and the proper hepatic artery (PHA) were dissected with the lymph nodes and surrounding tissues (a case of the distal cholangiocarcinoma). GDA, gastroduodenal artery. (b) The lymph nodes around the CHA and the PHA were dissected by preserving neural plexus (a case of the pancreatic head carcinoma).

cholangiography, intraductal ultrasonography, and/or mucosal biopsy. It is also important to examine the proximal bile duct cut margin by intraoperative frozen

References

1 Edge SB, ed. American Joint Committee on Cancer. AJCC Cancer Staging Manual, 7th edn. New York: Springer, 2010. sectioning to avoid a residual carcinoma at the bile duct cut margin. It should be noted, however, that the clinical significance of the residual carcinoma in situ at the bile duct cut margin is controversial. Several reports indicated that the residual carcinoma "in situ" in the proximal cut margin of the bile duct does not have an impact on survival [24–26], although a positive margin with "invasive" carcinoma is the independent risk factors of survival after surgery for distal cholangiocarcinoma [7,12,15]. Nevertheless, some patients have poor prognosis after surgery with residual carcinoma in situ. There may be a difference in the biological malignant potential between patients who do survive long term with residual carcinoma in situ and those who do not [27]. This should be clarified in a further biological approach.

Surgery-Related Complications

Pancreatoduodenectomy is commonly selected as a surgical procedure for distal cholangiocarcinoma. Extrahepatic bile duct resection is selected only for cases of middle cholangiocarcinoma with limited tumor extension. The morbidity and mortality rates after resection of distal cholangiocarcinoma are 19-54% and 0-7%, respectively [7,8,11–14]. In general, the main pancreatic duct is not affected by the tumor in the distal bile duct and patients have a normal soft pancreas with small main pancreatic duct. Therefore, the rate of pancreatic fistula is more commonly observed in patients with distal cholangiocarcinoma (7-42%) than in patients with pancreatic head cancer [7,8,14]. Other commonly observed complications include biliary fistula (0.1-3%), delayed gastric emptying (0.1-10%), bleeding (2-7%), and intraabdominal abscess (2-7%) [8,12,14,23].

Summary

When a surgeon performs a pancreatoduodenectomy for distal cholangiocarcinoma, dissection of the pyloric ring (pylorus-preserving, subtotal stomach-preserving, or conventional pancreatoduodenectomy), extent of lymph node dissection (dissect lymph nodes along the superior mesenteric artery or not), skeletonization of hepatoduodenal ligament, and the proximal cut line of the bile should be carefully arranged depending on the tumor location as well as the intramural and extramural tumor extension.

2 Nakeeb A, Pitt HA, Sohn TA et al. Cholangiocarcinoma. A spectrum of intrahepatic, perihilar, and distal tumors. Ann Surg 1996;224:463–473; discussion 73–75.

- **3** Nakao A, Harada A, Nonami T et al. Lymph node metastases in carcinoma of the head of the pancreas region. Br J Surg 1995;82:399–402.
- **4** Tran KT, Smeenk HG, van Eijck CH et al. Pylorus preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy versus standard Whipple procedure: a prospective, randomized, multicenter analysis of 170 patients with pancreatic and periampullary tumors. Ann Surg 2004;240:738–745.
- 5 Seiler CA, Wagner M, Bachmann T et al. Randomized clinical trial of pylorus-preserving duodenopancreatectomy versus classical Whipple resection-long term results. Br J Surg 2005;92:547–556.
- **6** Jang JY, Kim SW, Park DJ et al. Actual long-term outcome of extrahepatic bile duct cancer after surgical resection. Ann Surg 2005;241:77–84.
- 7 Kayahara M, Nagakawa T, Ohta T et al. Role of nodal involvement and the periductal soft-tissue margin in middle and distal bile duct cancer. Ann Surg 1999;229:76–83.
- 8 Cheng Q, Luo X, Zhang B et al. Distal bile duct carcinoma: prognostic factors after curative surgery. A series of 112 cases. Ann Surg Oncol 2007;14:1212–1219.
- **9** Sasaki R, Takahashi M, Funato O et al. Prognostic significance of lymph node involvement in middle and distal bile duct cancer. Surgery 2001;129:677–683.
- 10 Hong SM, Cho H, Lee OJ et al. The number of metastatic lymph nodes in extrahepatic bile duct carcinoma as a prognostic factor. Am J Surg Pathol 2005;29:1177–1183.
- 11 Murakami Y, Uemura K, Hayashidani Y et al. Pancreatoduodenectomy for distal cholangiocarcinoma: prognostic impact of lymph node metastasis. World J Surg 2007;31:337–342; discussion 43–44.
- 12 Yoshida T, Matsumoto T, Sasaki A et al. Prognostic factors after pancreatoduodenectomy with extended lymphadenectomy for distal bile duct cancer. Arch Surg 2002;137:69–73.
- 13 Sakamoto Y, Kosuge T, Shimada K et al. Prognostic factors of surgical resection in middle and distal bile duct cancer: an analysis of 55 patients concerning the significance of ductal and radial margins. Surgery 2005;137:396–402.
- 14 Ebata T, Nagino M, Nishio H et al. Pancreatic and duodenal invasion in distal bile duct cancer: paradox in the tumor classification of the American Joint Committee on Cancer. World J Surg 2007;31:2008–2015.

- 15 Kiriyama M, Ebata T, Aoba T et al. Prognostic impact of lymph node metastasis in distal cholangiocarcinoma. Br J Surg 2015;102:399–406.
- 16 Kawai M, Tani M, Kobayashi Y et al. The ratio between metastatic and examined lymph nodes is an independent prognostic factor for patients with resectable middle and distal bile duct carcinoma. Am J Surg 2010;199:447–452.
- 17 Tamandl D, Kaczirek K, Gruenberger B et al. Lymph node ratio after curative surgery for intrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Br J Surg 2009;96:919–925.
- 18 Aoba T, Ebata T, Yokoyama Y et al. Assessment of nodal status for perihilar cholangiocarcinoma: location, number, or ratio of involved nodes. Ann Surg 2013;257:718–725.
- 19 Pomianowska E, Westgaard A, Mathisen O et al. Prognostic relevance of number and ratio of metastatic lymph nodes in resected pancreatic, ampullary, and distal bile duct carcinomas. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:233–241.
- **20** Bonenkamp JJ, Hermans J, Sasako M et al. Extended lymph-node dissection for gastric cancer. N Engl J Med 1999;340:908–914.
- **21** Pawlik TM, Gleisner AL, Cameron JL et al. Prognostic relevance of lymph node ratio following pancreaticoduodenectomy for pancreatic cancer. Surgery 2007;141:610–618.
- **22** Bhuiya MR, Nimura Y, Kamiya J et al. Clinicopathologic studies on perineural invasion of bile duct carcinoma. Ann Surg 1992;215:344–349.
- 23 DeOliveira ML, Cunningham SC, Cameron JL et al. Cholangiocarcinoma: thirty-one-year experience with 564 patients at a single institution. Ann Surg 2007;245:755–762.
- 24 Igami T, Nagino M, Oda K et al. Clinicopathologic study of cholangiocarcinoma with superficial spread. Ann Surg 2009;249:296–302.
- **25** Wakai T, Shirai Y, Moroda T et al. Impact of ductal resection margin status on long-term survival in patients undergoing resection for extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Cancer 2005;103:1210–1216.
- 26 Shingu Y, Ebata T, Nishio H et al. Clinical value of additional resection of a margin-positive proximal bile duct in hilar cholangiocarcinoma. Surgery 2010;147:49–56.
- 27 Wakai T, Shirai Y, Sakata J et al. Alteration of p53binding protein 1 expression as a risk factor for local recurrence in patients undergoing resection for extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Int J Oncol 2011;38:1227–1236.

Adjuvant and Palliative Chemotherapy of Periampullary Cancers

Eyas Mohamed¹, Paula Ghaneh¹, and John P. Neoptolemos²

¹ Department of Molecular and Clinical Oncology, University of Liverpool, Liverpool, UK

² Department of Surgery, University of Heidelberg, Heidelberg, Germany

Introduction

The term periampullary cancer encompasses three pathologically distinct tumor subtypes which are in close anatomic proximity to the pancreatico-ampullary apparatus, including tumors arising from the distal common bile duct, ampulla of Vater, and the duodenum. The incidence of these tumors remains low, with European figures ranging between 0.3 to 0.84 per 100,000 population, placing them within the European Union definition of rare cancers [1,2]. These tumors possess different biological and molecular characteristics, but they are often grouped together as their curative surgical approach would usually mandate a pancreaticoduodenectomy [3,4]. Occasionally, the true pathologic origin of the malignant process is difficult to be established until full histologic assessment of the specimen is performed [5]. The heterogeneity of the histologic and biological profiles has profound implications for their long-term survival rates and response to various available chemotherapy regimens [5,6].

Periampullary tumors demonstrate a higher resectability rate, in contrast to pancreatic tumors. The ideal treatment strategy is achieved by surgical resection, which offers a chance of cure and prolonged survival in 60–80% of patients with resectable disease on presentation [7]. The remainder usually present with manifestations consistent with locally advanced disease or evidence of distant widespread metastasis. The mainstay of therapy in this setting is achieved by palliation of symptoms, with relief of jaundice, alleviation of pain, and providing nutritional support [8]. The focus on prolonging survival by the use of adjuvant and palliative treatments should not overlook the psychologic and emotional aspects for patients affected with this debilitating disease. At present the overall prognosis remains bleak despite adequate tumor clearance by surgical resection as the locoregional and distant relapse incidence rates are known to be high in these tumors [9]. Surgical resection alone is associated with 5-year survival rates of 20–30%. The worst prognosis is associated with positive local lymph nodes and involved surgical margins [5,10,11]. Given the above, attempts to improve long-term survival by the addition of adjuvant chemotherapy have been tested in various clinical studies.

Most of the evidence in published literature on the use of adjuvant and palliative chemotherapy is limited to institutional retrospective case series and often contains a mixture of periampullary and pancreatic tumors with limited randomized controlled trials. The heterogeneity and quality of the evidence can lead to conflicting results about the genuine value of chemotherapy in periampullary cancers. The inherent rarity of these tumors has governed the paucity of published useful data that could be translated into effective clinical and oncological management paradigms.

Distal Cholangiocarcinoma

Adjuvant Therapy

Patients with distal cholangiocarcinoma have the worst prognosis among periampullary cancer patients. The long-term survival figures resemble those achieved in pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Tumors arising within the intrapancreatic portion of the distal bile duct account for approximately 27–40% of all cholangiocarcinomas [12,13]. These are closely linked to tumors arising in the proximal pancreatic duct as they share the same

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

embryological origins with common phenotypic and functional characteristics. This supports the hypothesis that they should be considered as a congruent disease entity [14].

Takada et al. [15] conducted one of the first Phase III randomized controlled trials in Japan with adjuvant 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) and mitomycin C in 508 patients with resected pancreaticobiliary tumors (containing 139 patients with cholangiocarcinomas) compared to surgery alone and concluded that adjuvant chemotherapy compared to surgery alone did not have an impact on the 5-year survival rate (26.7% vs. 24%).

Following this the European Study Group for Pancreatic Cancer 3 (ESPAC-3) periampullary trial was designed to explore the benefit of adjuvant chemotherapy on overall survival in patients with resected periampullary cancer [16]. In this study 428 patients were randomized (of whom 96 had cholangiocarcinomas) to either fluorouracil- or gemcitabine-based chemotherapy versus surgery alone. The use of adjuvant treatment was associated with a potential survival advantage that did not reach statistical significance (median 43 months vs. 35 months, hazard ratio HR = 0.86, 95% CI: 0.66-1.11) but on multivariable analysis and after adjusting for prognostic variables a statistically significant survival benefit was demonstrated with adjuvant chemotherapy with HR = 0.75 (95% CI: 0.57-0.98; P = 0.03). The median survival of patients with cholangiocarcinoma assigned to either observation, fluorouracil plus folinic acid, or gemcitabine arms was 27.2, 18.3, 19.5 months, respectively.

These studies have demonstrated some evidence for the use of adjuvant therapy (Table 145.1). Horgan et al. [11] conducted a large meta-analysis of 20 studies, which included a randomized trial of chemotherapy, two registry, and 17 institutional series. The treatment protocol contained chemotherapy alone in three studies, radiotherapy only in nine, while eight studies contained radiation and chemotherapy combinations. There was a total of 6712 patients of whom 1797 received some form of adjuvant treatment during the course of their disease and 4915 in the surgery-only group. In this meta-analysis, the improvement in 5-year survival with any adjuvant therapy was not statistically significant (pooled odds ratio OR = 0.74, 95% CI: 0.55-1.01), however, the survival benefit from adjuvant therapy was statistically significant when the data from the two large registry series (n = 1233 patients) were excluded (OR = 0.53, 95% CI: 0.39–0.72). Pooled data extracted from the studies confirmed a statistical significant overall survival advantage for any adjuvant therapy in node-positive disease (OR = 0.49, 95% CI: 0.30-0.80) and patients with margin-positive disease (OR = 0.36, 95% CI: 0.19-0.68).

These studies have demonstrated survival benefit for the use of adjuvant treatment in patients with cholangiocarcinoma especially in those with poor prognostic indicators [20,21]. Currently there are two randomized controlled trials under way of adjuvant therapy in patients with resected cholangiocarcainoma: the BILCAP trial using adjuvant capecitabine and the French PRODIGE-12 trial studying combination gemcitabine and oxaliplatin. Both studies have completed accrual and their results will provide further prospectively validated evidence on the use of adjuvant treatment in patients with resected bile duct cancer.

Palliative Therapy

The benefits of systemic chemotherapy in addition to best supportive care in patients with metastatic and recurrent distal cholangiocarcinoma are well established. Patients treated with chemotherapy were noted to have a significantly better median overall survival of more than 6 months with a better quality of life. The reported high incidence of local relapse and distant recurrence would advocate early referral for palliation treatment in patients with satisfactory performance status [20,22].

Eckel and Schmid [23] performed a pooled analysis of 104 trials examining the role of chemotherapy in advanced biliary tract cancer which showed combination treatment to have a better treatment effect compared to monoagent therapies. The gemcitabine- and platinum-based combinations demonstrated the greatest benefit in the pooled analysis.

The randomized Phase III study ABC-02 [24] of up to 6 months of gemcitabine versus gemcitabine and cisplatin recruited 410 patients (73 distal cholangiocarcinomas) with unresectable, recurrent, or metastatic biliary tract carcinoma (Table 145.2). This trial demonstrated a significant overall survival advantage with the combination arm versus the gemcitabine arm (11.7 months vs. 8.1 months; HR = 0.64, 95% CI: 0.52-0.80) and a median progression-free survival of 8.0 months versus 5.0 months (HR = 0.63, 95% CI: 0.51-0.77), respectively. Patients who received the combination therapy were 36% less likely to die at any time compared to those who received gemcitabine alone (HR = 0.64, 95% CI: 0.52-0.80). Grade 3 and 4 toxicities occurred with similar frequency in both study arms without any substantial difference. The combination of gemcitabine and cisplatin is the first-line treatment of choice recommended by the European Society of Medical Oncology (ESMO) [25] in patients with favorable performance status (PS 0-1). Patients with PS 2 should be considered for gemcitabine monotherapy while oxaliplatin could be substituted for cisplatin in patients with impaired renal function. A second trial by the same group looking at oxaliplatin and
 Table 145.1
 Studies of adjuvant treatments in resected periampullary cancers.

		Subdivis	sion of tumor types					
Study, year	Total no. of patients (n)	Distal cholangiocarcinoma	Duodenal adenocarcinoma	Ampullary carcinoma	Treatment	Median survival (months)	5-year survival (%)	
Bakkevold et al., 1993 [17]ª	61	-	_	14	5-FU/Dox/MMC	23	4	
					Surgery	11	8	
Takada et al. [15] ^a	436/508 evaluated	118	-	48	5-FU/MMC	-	26.7 vs. 24.1 months (distal cholangio)*	
					Surgery		28.1 vs. 34.3 months (ampullary)*	
ESPAC-3, 2012 [16] ^a	428	96	10	297	Gemcitabine	45.7	44	
					5-FU/FA	38.9	40	
					Observation	35.2	36	
Poultsides et al. [18] ^b	122	-	122	-	5-FU + Rx	-	47	
					Observation		48	
Bhatia et al., 2006 [19] ^b	125	-	-	125	5-FU + Rx 50.4 > Gy	-	48	
					Observation		11	

^a Randomized controlled trial.
 ^b Case series.
 DOX, doxorubicin; MMC, mitomycin C; 5-FU, 5-fluorouracil; FA, folinic acid; NS, nonsignificant.
 ^{*} Log rank test = NS.

Study, year	Type of tumor	No. of patients	Treatment	Median survival (months)	Median progression-free survival (months)
ECOG, 2005 [26] ^a	Small bowel/ampullary	31	5-FU/DOX/MMC	8	_
ABC-02, 2010 [24] ^b	Biliary (some ampullary)	204	Gem + cisplatin	11.7	8
		206	Gem + cisplatin	8.1	5
Zaanan et al. [27] ^a	Small bowel	10	LV/5-FU	13.5	7.7
		48	FOLFOX	17.8	6.9
		19	FOLFIRI	10.6	6
		16	LV/5-FU/cisplatin	9.3	4.8
Overman et al., 2009 [28] ^c	Small bowel/ampullary	30	CAPOX	20.4	11.3

Table 145.2 Studies of palliative treatments in locally advanced and metastatic periampullary cancers.

^a Case series.

^b Randomized controlled trial.

^c Phase II trial.

DOX, Doxorubicin; MMC, mitomycin C; Gem, gemcitabine; 5-FU, 5-fluoruracil; CAPOX, capecitabine and oxaliplatin; LV, leucovorin;

FOLFOX, folinic acid and fluorouracil and oxaliplatin; FOLFIRI, folinic acid, fluorouracil and irinotecan.

5-FU versus supportive care as second-line treatment for advanced biliary tract cancers (ABC-06) is currently open and recruiting.

Duodenal Adenocarcinoma

Adjuvant Therapy

Complete surgical resection with regional lymphadenectomy confers prolonged survival for patients with duodenal cancer. Important prognostic factors include the degree of tumor differentiation and local lymph nodes involvement. Several studies have shown no survival benefit for the routine use of adjuvant chemotherapy in completely resected, nodal disease-free duodenal adenocarcinoma [29,30]. Increased number of involved lymph nodes is associated with decreased overall survival with 5-year survival ranging from 68% for node negative patients to 17% when four or more lymph nodes were involved [18] with high incidences of local and distant recurrence [31–33].

The global low incidence of duodenal adenocarcinoma and challenges in conducting adequately powered future studies was reflected in the ESPAC-3 trial which contained only 10 patients with duodenal adenocarcinoma in addition to 25 nondescriptive periampullary tumors out of the original study cohort (see Table 145.1). The eight patients who were assigned to observation in this group survived a median of 28.7 months (95% CI: 4.7–∞ months); 12 patients in the fluorouracil plus folinic acid group survived 22.4 months (95% CI: 9.6–54.6 months); and 15 had high but not estimable survival with gemcitabine therapy [16].

There is currently no agreed regimen as a first-line therapy but many centers would advocate the use of adjuvant oxaliplatin-based chemotherapy in patients with high-risk features (e.g., nodal metastasis) similar to the recommendations for resected colonic adenocarcinoma. Other regimens which demonstrated diseaserelated activity are capecitabine and oxaliplatin (CAPOX), 5-FU and leucovorin with oxaliplatin (FOLFOX), 5-FU and leucovorin with irinotecan (FOLFIRI) [27,28,34]. To date there are no randomized controlled trials testing the superiority of any of these combinations.

Chemoradiation has been tested in the adjuvant setting and showed improvement in locoregional control but this did not translate into any survival benefit [35]. In a retrospective series published by Poultsides et al. [18] from a single institution, 122 patients with local lymph node involvement showed no difference in overall survival with adjuvant chemoradiotherapy compared to patients who underwent surgery alone (5-year survival 47% vs. 48%, P = 0.82) [36].

An international collaboration for the study of rare tumors has launched an open-label, randomized controlled multicenter trial (BALLARD trial) to assess the efficacy of 6 months of adjuvant chemotherapy compared to observation only in Stage I–III resected small bowel adenocarcinoma. The study will also compare fluoropyrimidine monotherapy versus fluoropyrimidine plus oxaliplatin. Recruitment into the study is currently ongoing and is expected to finish by 2020.

Palliative Therapy

A number of studies support the use of palliative chemotherapy in patients with recurrent and metastatic duodenal adenocarcinoma (see Table 145.2) as it adds a clear survival benefit over best supportive care [29,37,38]. The Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) published one of the early studies on 31 patients with locally advanced and metastatic small bowel tumors who received combination treatment 5-FU, doxorubicin, and mitomycin C with a median survival of 8 months [26].

Zaanan et al. [27] published results of a retrospective study of 99 patients with advanced and metastatic small bowel adenocarcinoma (55 duodenal) comparing firstline treatments with FOLFOX, leucovorin-FU, FOLFIRI, and leucovorin-FU-cisplatin. In the report, 48 patients with advanced cancer who received FOLFOX as frontline therapy had a median progression-free survival of 7.4 months and median overall survival of 17.8 months. A study by Overman et al. [28] conducted at M.D. Anderson Cancer Center evaluated the combination of capecitabine and oxaliplatin (CAPOX) in 30 patients with either metastatic or locally advanced small bowel or ampullary adenocarcinoma. In the 18 patients who had small bowel adenocarcinoma, the response rate was 61%, with a median time to progression of 9.8 months and median overall survival of 20.4 months. Of note, 10% of treated patients had a complete radiographic response to CAPOX therapy. The treatment combination of fluoropyrimidine and oxaliplatin was also reported to have a better disease activity in Phase II randomized controlled trials. Three studies, including that by Overman et al., combining a fluoropyrimidine with oxaliplatin have shown similar activity with response rates of 42-50%, and a median time to progression ranging from 7.8 to 9.8 months [28,39,40].

Other studies have tested different agents, including irinotecan- and gemcitabine-based treatments which were found to have some disease activity in a small number of patients [27]. Targeted therapies such as antivascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR) or antiepidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR) therapies have not been evaluated in any formal study as yet and therefore there is currently no evidence to support their use outside the context of experimentation in a clinical trial.

Ampullary Carcinoma

Adjuvant Therapy

Ampullary carcinomas constitute 0.2% of the tumors arising in the gastrointestinal tract. These tumors show different immunohistochemical differentiation and molecular characteristics including alterations of *KRAS*, *SMAD4*, and *APC* genes. The intestinal subtype mimics behavioral and oncogenic responses similar to duodenal adenocarcinoma, while the pancreaticobiliary subtype tends to be more aggressive, resembling pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma with poor prognosis and unfavorable outcomes [41–44]. One of the earliest randomized controlled trials was published by Bakkevold et al. in 1993 [17]. This study demonstrated a median survival of 23 months versus 11 months (P=0.02) using adjuvant combination chemotherapy agents 5-FU, doxorubicin, and mitomycin C in 61 patients (14 ampullary, 47 pancreatic tumors) who underwent a radical resection versus observation but with limited 5-year survival (4 vs. 8 years, respectively) and increased treatment-related toxicity.

ESPAC-3 [16] remains the landmark study in evaluating the role of adjuvant chemotherapy in periampullary carcinomas (see Table 145.1). There were 297 patients with ampullary adenocarcinoma who were randomized to either observation, 5-FU/leucovorin, or gemcitabine. The use of adjuvant chemotherapy demonstrated a trend toward improved overall survival favoring the chemotherapy group versus observation (median overall survival of 43 vs. 35 months, P = 0.25). Moreover, when the analysis was limited to patients with ampullary cancer, those treated with gemcitabine had a remarkable survival that was almost double that in the observation group (median 71 vs. 41 months). Subsequent analysis did not show different treatment responsiveness between intestinal and pancreaticobiliary subtypes.

The ESPAC-4 trial [45] randomized 730 patients with resected pancreatic cancer between gemcitabine and combination therapy gemcitabine and capecitabine (GemCap). The median survival was 25.5 months (95% CI: 22.7–27.9) for gemcitabine and 28.6 months (95% CI: 23.5–31.5) for GemCap. The hazard ratio was 0.82 (95% CI: 0.68–0.98, P = 0.032) with a substantial difference in 5-year survival of 28.8 versus 16.3% in the combination group. The ampullary arm of ESPAC-4 (comparing adjuvant gemcitabine vs. gemcitabine plus capecitabine) is currently recruiting and has a target of 346 patients and is anticipated to complete follow-up and report by 2022.

A number of retrospective series examined the benefit for chemoradiotherapy as an adjuvant treatment [46,47]. In a study coordinated by the European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC), 218 patients with resected pancreatic and periampullary cancers were randomized to postoperative radiotherapy plus concurrent 5-FU (25 > mg/kg per day by continuous infusion) or observation. There were 104 patients with periampullary cancers (which included cancers of the ampulla, distal common bile duct or duodenum), and there was no difference in the 2-year survival rate (67%radiotherapy vs. 63% observation) or in the incidence of locoregional recurrence in the postoperative radiotherapy group compared to controls. This was contrary to the findings from another series at the Mayo Clinic of 29 out of 125 patients with ampullary cancer who underwent curative surgical resection in addition to 5-FU and concurrent radiotherapy with a median total radiation dose of 50.4 > Gy (range 45.0-54.0 > Gy) while the remainder underwent surgery alone. The 5-year survival figures of 48% versus 11% were in favor of the adjuvant chemoradiation group [19].

Results from the ESPAC-4 ampullary trial will help inform future adjuvant therapy options for this patient group.

Palliative Therapy

Systemic chemotherapy remains the mainstay to halt disease progression and prolong survival in unresectable and metastatic ampullary carcinoma. Survival figures beyond 3–6 months are dismal without additive palliative therapy. Most of the existing evidence is extrapolated from large studies that contained a mixture of periampullary tumors with ampullary tumors forming a subset. Agents that have been examined in this disease include antimetabolites (fluoropyrimidine and/or gemcitabine) with or without a platinum compound (cisplatin or oxaliplatin) with variability in response rates ranging from 10% to 40% [48,49]. A Phase II study evaluating CAPOX in patients with advanced adenocarcinoma of the small bowel or the ampulla reported a response rate of 33% with improved overall survival (20.4

References

- 1 Coupland VH, Kocher HM, Berry DP et al. Incidence and survival for hepatic, pancreatic and biliary cancers in England between 1998 and 2007. Cancer Epidemiol 2012;36(4):e207–e214.
- **2** Bragazzi MC, Cardinale V, Carpino G et al. Cholangiocarcinoma: epidemiology and risk factors. Transl Gastrointest Cancer 2012;1(1):21–32.
- 3 Cameron JL, Riall TS, Coleman J, Belcher KA. One thousand consecutive pancreaticoduodenectomies. Ann Surg 2006;244(1):10–15.
- 4 Yeo CJ, Sohn TA, Cameron JL, Hruban RH, Uiemoe KD, Pitt HA. Periampullary adenocarcinoma analysis of 5-year survivors. Ann Surg 1998;227(6):821–829.
- 5 Hatzaras I, George N, Muscarella P, Melvin WS, Ellison EC, Bloomston M. Predictors of survival in periampullary cancers following pancreaticoduodenectomy. Ann Surg Oncol 2010; 17(4): 991–997.
- 6 Romiti A, Barucca V, Zullo A et al. Tumors of ampulla of Vater: a case series and review of chemotherapy options. World J Gastrointest Oncol 2012;4(3):60–67.

vs. 15.5 months in patients with metastasis). The primary site of disease was the ampulla of Vater in 12 out of 30 patients [28].

In the ABC-02 trial (see Table 145.2) which randomly assigned 410 patients with locally advanced or metastatic biliary tract cancer to receive combination cisplatin and gemcitabine versus gemcitabine alone [24], there were 206 patients in the gemcitabine group (ampullary: 11 cases) and 204 patients in the cisplatin plus gemcitabine group (ampullary: 9 cases). The median progression-free survival was 8 months in the cisplatin plus gemcitabine versus 5 months in the gemcitabineonly cohort. The overall median survival was 11.7 months versus 8.1 months, respectively.

Conclusion

Periampullary tumors constitute a diverse group of tumor subtypes. Despite the advances in diagnostics and clinical cancer care their treatment remains challenging for clinicians and oncologists worldwide. The rarity of these tumors, in addition to disparity of the published data, has slowed the advancements made in the field. There is a high unmet need for these patients. Future randomized trials should be of high quality and use efficient novel study designs to ensure that the best clinical evidence is available for these patients.

- 7 Berberat PO, Künzli BM, Gulbinas A et al. An audit of outcomes of a series of periampullary carcinomas. Eur J Surg Oncol 2009;35(2):187–191.
- 8 Furuse J, Takada T, Miyazaki M et al. Guidelines for chemotherapy of biliary tract and ampullary carcinomas. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Surg 2008;15(1):55–62.
- **9** Hasegawa S, Ikai I, Fujii H, Hatano E, Shimahara Y. Surgical resection of hilar cholangiocarcinoma: analysis of survival and postoperative complications. World J Surg 2007;31(6):1258–1265.
- 10 Tol JAMG, Brosens LAA, van Dieren S et al. Impact of lymph node ratio on survival in patients with pancreatic and periampullary cancer. Br J Surg 2015;102(3):237–245.
- 11 Horgan AM, Amir E, Walter T, Knox JJ. Adjuvant therapy in the treatment of biliary tract cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. J Clin Oncol 2012;30(16):1934–1940.
- 12 DeOliveira ML, Cunningham SC, Cameron JL et al. Cholangiocarcinoma: thirty-one-year experience with 564 patients at a single institution. Ann Surg 2007;245(5):755–762.

- 13 Nakeeb A, Pitt HA, Sohn TA et al. Cholangiocarcinoma. A spectrum of intrahepatic, perihilar, and distal tumors. Ann Surg 1996;224(4):463–475.
- 14 Schmuck RB, de Carvalho-Fischer CV, Neumann C, Pratschke J, Bahra M. Distal bile duct carcinomas and pancreatic ductal adenocarcinomas: postulating a common tumor entity. Cancer Med 2016;5(1):88–99.
- **15** Takada T, Amano H, Yasuda H et al. Is postoperative adjuvant chemotherapy useful for gallbladder carcinoma? A phase III multicenter prospective randomized controlled trial in patients with resected pancreaticobiliary carcinoma. Cancer 2002;95(8):1685–1695.
- 16 Neoptolemos JP, Moore MJ, Cox TF et al. Effect of adjuvant chemotherapy with fluorouracil plus folinic acid or gemcitabine vs observation on survival in patients with resected periampullary adenocarcinoma. JAMA 2012;308(2):147.
- 17 Bakkevold KE, Arnesjø B, Dahl O, Kambestad B. Adjuvant combination chemotherapy (AMF) following radical resection of carcinoma of the pancreas and papilla of Vater – results of a controlled, prospective, randomised multicentre study. Eur J Cancer 1993;29A(5):698–703.
- 18 Poultsides GA, Huang LC, Cameron JL et al. Duodenal adenocarcinoma: clinicopathologic analysis and implications for treatment. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19(6):1928–1935.
- 19 Bhatia S, Miller RC, Haddock MG, Donohue JH, Krishnan S. Adjuvant therapy for ampullary carcinomas: the Mayo Clinic experience. Int J Radiat Oncol 2006;66(2):514–519.
- 20 Hong S-M, Pawlik TM, Cho H et al. Depth of tumor invasion better predicts prognosis than the current American Joint Committee on Cancer T classification for distal bile duct carcinoma. Surgery 2009;146(2):250–257.
- **21** Murakami Y, Uemura K, Sudo T et al. Perineural invasion in extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma: prognostic impact and treatment strategies. J Gastrointest Surg 2013;17(8):1429–1439.
- 22 Ebata T, Nagino M, Nishio H, Igami T, Yokoyama Y, Nimura Y. Pancreatic and duodenal invasion in distal bile duct cancer: paradox in the tumor classification of the American Joint Committee on Cancer. World J Surg 2007;31(10):2008–2015.
- **23** Eckel F, Schmid RM. Chemotherapy in advanced biliary tract carcinoma: a pooled analysis of clinical trials. Br J Cancer 2007;96(6):896–902.
- 24 Valle J, Wasan H, Palmer DH et al. Cisplatin plus gemcitabine versus gemcitabine for biliary tract cancer. N Engl J Med 2010;362(14):1273–1281.

- 25 Colombo N, Carinelli S, Colombo A, Marini C, Rollo D, Sessa C. Cervical cancer: ESMO clinical practice guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2012;23(7):vii27–vii32.
- **26** Gibson MK, Holcroft CA, Kvols LK, Haller D. Phase II study of 5-fluorouracil, doxorubicin, and mitomycin C for metastatic small bowel adenocarcinoma. Oncologist 2005;10(2):132–137.
- 27 Zaanan A, Costes L, Gaultier M et al. Chemotherapy of advanced small bowel adenocarcinoma: a multicentre AGEO study. Ann Oncol 2010;21:1786–1793.
- **28** Overman MJ, Varadhachary GR, Kopetz S et al. Phase II study of capecitabine and oxaliplatin for advanced adenocarcinoma of the small bowel and ampulla of Vater. J Clin Oncol 2009;27(16):2598–2603.
- **29** Dabaja BS, Suki D, Pro B, Bonnen M, Ajani J. Adenocarcinoma of the small bowel: presentation, prognostic factors, and outcome of 217 patients. Cancer 2004;101(3):518–526.
- **30** Halfdanarson TR, McWilliams RR, Donohue JH, Quevedo JF. A single-institution experience with 491 cases of small bowel adenocarcinoma. Am J Surg 2010;199(6):797–803.
- **31** Abrahams NA, Halverson A, Fazio VW, Rybicki LA, Goldblum JR. Adenocarcinoma of the small bowel. Dis Colon Rectum 2002;45(11):1496–1502.
- **32** Talamonti MS, Goetz LH, Rao S, Joehl RJ. Primary cancers of the small bowel: analysis of prognostic factors and results of surgical management. Arch Surg 2002;137(5):564–570.
- 33 Ito H, Perez A, Brooks DC et al. Surgical treatment of small bowel cancer: a 20-year single institution experience. J Gastrointest Surg 2003;7(7):925–930.
- 34 Zaanan A, Gauthier M, Malka D et al. Second-line chemotherapy with fluorouracil, leucovorin, and irinotecan (FOLFIRI regimen) in patients with advanced small bowel adenocarcinoma after failure of first-line platinum-based chemotherapy. Cancer 2011;117(7):1422–1428.
- 35 Kim K, Chie EK, Jang J-Y et al. Role of adjuvant chemoradiotherapy for duodenal cancer: a single center experience. Am J Clin Oncol 2012;35(6):533–536.
- 36 Cloyd JM, George E, Visser BC. Duodenal adenocarcinoma: Advances in diagnosis and surgical management. World J Gastrointest Surg 2016;8(3):212–221.
- 37 Czaykowski P, Hui D. Chemotherapy in small bowel adenocarcinoma: 10-year experience of the British Columbia Cancer Agency. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol) 2007;19(2):143–149.
- **38** Fishman PN, Pond GR, Moore MJ et al. Natural history and chemotherapy effectiveness for advanced adenocarcinoma of the small bowel: a retrospective

review of 113 cases. Am J Clin Oncol 2006;29(3):225–231.

- 39 McWilliams RR, Mahoney MR, Marchello BT et al. Pharmacogenetic dosing by UGT1A1 genotype asfirstline therapy for advanced small-bowel adenocarcinoma: A North Central Cancer Treatment Group (NCCTG) trial. 2012 ASCO Gastrointestinal Cancers Symposium Abstracts. Meeting Library. Available at: http:// meetinglibrary.asco.org/content/88820-115. Accessed September 9, 2017
- **40** Xiang XJ, Liu YW, Zhang L et al. A phase II study of modified FOLFOX as first-line chemotherapy in advanced small bowel adenocarcinoma. Anticancer Drugs 2012;23(5):561–566.
- 41 Zhou H, Schaefer N, Wolff M, Fischer H-P. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: comparative histologic/ immunohistochemical classification and follow-up. Am J Surg Pathol 2004;28(7):875–882.
- **42** Kim WS, Choi DW, Choi SH et al. Clinical significance of pathologic subtype in curatively resected ampulla of vater cancer. J Surg Oncol 2012;105(3):266–272.
- **43** Chang DK, Jamieson NB, Johns AL et al. Histomolecular phenotypes and outcome in adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of vater. J Clin Oncol 2013;31(10):1348–1356.

- 44 Valsangkar NP, Ingkakul T, Correa-Gallego C et al. Survival in ampullary cancer: Potential role of different KRAS mutations. Surgery 2015;157(2):260–268.
- **45** Neoptolemos JP, Palmer DH, Ghaneh P et al. Comparison of adjuvant gemcitabine and capecitabine with gemcitabine monotherapy in patients with resected pancreatic cancer (ESPAC-4): a multicentre, open-label, randomised phase 3 trial. Lancet 2017;389:1011–1024.
- **46** Sikora SS, Balachandran P, Dimri K et al. Adjuvant chemo-radiotherapy in ampullary cancers. Eur J Surg Oncol 2005;31(2):158–163.
- **47** Zhou J, Hsu CC, Winter JM et al. Adjuvant chemoradiation versus surgery alone for adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Radiother Oncol 2009;92(2):244–248.
- **48** Cereda S, Passoni P, Reni M et al. The cisplatin, epirubicin, 5-fluorouracil, gemcitabine (PEFG) regimen in advanced biliary tract adenocarcinoma. Cancer 2010:116:2208–2214.
- **49** Kim ST, Lee J, Lee KT et al. The efficacy of frontline platinum-based combination chemotherapy in advanced adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. Med Oncol 2010;27(4):1149–1154.

Long-Term Survival After Tumor Resection

146

Long-Term Survival After Resection of Periampullary Cancer

Masayuki Ohtsuka and Masaru Miyazaki

Department of General Surgery, Graduate School of Medicine, Chiba University, Chiba, Japan

Introduction

Periampullary cancers are grouped as a heterogeneous malignant lesions arising from anatomic sites around the pancreatico-biliary-digestive junction. They consist of pancreatic cancer in the head of the pancreas, ampullary region cancer, distal bile duct cancer, and duodenal cancer. Because of their anatomical proximity, periampullary cancers share similar clinical presentations and treatment strategies. Surgical resection is the most effective treatment option regardless of the site of the origin of these cancers. Pancreaticoduodenectomy represents the surgical procedure of choice for periampullary cancers, although limited resections are indicated for some patients.

The incidences and the long-term survival rates after surgical resection are very different according to the type of cancer. Pancreatic cancer is the most common, and accounts for 80% of all periampullary cancers, and has the poorest prognosis with 5-year survival rate of around 20%. Other cancers are less common than pancreatic cancer. Patients with ampullary region cancer and duodenal cancer are known to have relatively favorable prognosis after surgical resection.

This chapter focuses on the long-term survival after surgical resection in patients with periampullary cancers other than pancreatic cancer.

Distal Bile Duct Cancer

Overall Survival

There are few reports describing the clinicopathologic data of patients with distal bile duct cancer (Table 146.1). According to the Biliary Tract Cancer Registry in Japan [1], 4091 patients with distal bile duct cancer were registered from 2008 to 2013. Of these patients, 3800 (92.9%) underwent surgical resection. On the basis of the Japanese classification of the biliary tract cancers [2], T3a disease was the most frequently seen (53.4%), followed by T2 disease (28.6%). In this patient population, the 5-year survival rate was reported to be 39.1%.

In a multi-institutional study, the Nagoya Surgical Oncology Group [3] reported 370 patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy, including 38 cases (10.3%) of T1 disease, 96 (25.9%) of T2 disease, and 236 (63.8%) of T3 disease, classified by the American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC) TNM classification system [4]. They reported that the 3-year, 5-year, and 10-year survival rates were 53.3%, 40.8%, and 28.4%, respectively, with a median survival of 42 months. Another multi-institutional study from France [5] included 55 patients with 4 (7.3%) T1, 15 (27.3%) T2, 28 (50.9%) T3, and 8 (14.5%) T4 diseases. The 5-year survival rate of all patients was 34% with a median survival of 24 months.

In high-volume single-center studies, a Johns Hopkins Medical Institution series in the United States [6] found that the 3-year and 5-year survival rates were 33% and 18%, respectively, with a median survival of 20.3 months in 147 patients. In their series, 88.5% of all cases were classified as T3 or higher. In a Samsung Medical Center series in Korea [7], the 3-year, 5-year, and 10-year survival rates were 55.3%, 48.3%, and 33.7%, respectively, with a median survival of 73.0 months, after pancreaticoduodenectomy in 237 patients. Among these patients, 173 (73.0%) had T3 or T4 diseases. Similarly, in our series consisting of 75 patients including 21 (28%) patients with T2 disease, 46 (61%) with T3a, and 8 (11%) with T3b according to the Japanese classification [2], the 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year survival rates were 85.2%, 63.3%, and 38.2%, respectively, with a median survival of 46.0 months.

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

 Table 146.1 Published series of survivals after surgical resection of distal bile duct cancer.

Reference	Country/institution	Study period	No. of patients	5-year survival	MST (months)	Stage l ^a	Lymph node metastasis	R0 ^a
Nationwide study								
Ishihara et al. [1]	Japan	2008-2013	3800	39.1%	ND	32.5%	28.1%	ND
Multi-institutional st	tudy							
Kiriyama et al. [3]	Japan	2001-2010	370	40.8%	42	29.2%	42.4%	93.5% ^b
Bourgouin et al. [5]	France	2001-2011	55	34%	24	24%	46%	82%
Single-center study								
Hong et al. [6]	USA/Johns Hopkins Medical Institution	1984-2004	147	18%	20.3	ND	63.3%	90.5%
Chung et al. [7]	Korea/Samusung Medical Center	1995-2011	237	48.3%	73.0	22.3%	30.4%	95.8%
Our data	Japan/Chiba University	2000-2015	75	38.2%	46.0	18.7%	52.0%	81.3%

^a According to AJCC TNM classification system [4].
 ^b Including patients with positive duct margins with carcinoma in situ.
 MST, median survival time; ND, not determined.

Prognostic Factors

Several reports indicated prognostic factors for patients with distal bile duct cancer (Table 146.2). According to the meta-analysis of 25 studies [8], R1 resection, lymph node metastasis, perineural invasion, lymphatic invasion, vascular invasion, pancreatic invasion, and pathological tumor stage \geq T3 were significantly associated with shorter overall survival, while sex, age, and blood transfusion have no impact on survival. Of these, R1 resection is one of the strongest prognostic factors, which was also indicated in other studies as a factor influencing survival after pancreaticoduodenectomy in patients with distal bile duct cancer [3,5,7]. Since distal bile duct cancer often spreads along the bile duct, a cancer-positive margin at the stump of the bile duct is sometimes encountered, resulting in a R0 resectability rate of 46–96% [8], which is lower than the frequency for other periampullary cancers.

Another important factor is lymph node metastasis, which was reported at appreciably different frequencies ranging from 22% to 68% [8]. According to the Japanese classification [2], the most frequently involved lymph nodes were nodes on the surface of the head of the pancreas (station nos. 13 and 17), followed by nodes in the hepatoduodenal ligament (station no. 12), nodes along the common hepatic artery (station no. 8) and nodes at the root of the superior mesenteric artery (station no. 14). Among these nodal stations, metastases to station no. 12 [9] or no. 8 [3] were reported to be associated with

unfavorable outcome after pancreaticoduodenectomy. The lymph node ratio—the number of lymph nodes with metastases/the total number of removed lymph nodes may be a possible predictor for survival, but variable results have been reported [10,11].

When the analysis was limited to patients with lymph node metastasis, the number of involved nodes ≥ 4 was shown to be a strong predictor of survival [3]. However, because of the limited data, further validation is required.

Recurrence

A few studies have reported on cancer recurrence after pancreaticoduodenectomy. Recurrence occurred in 39–67% of patients [7,12,13] with a mean follow-up of 29–32 months. Mean delay was reported to be 13 months after surgical resection [12]. The frequent form of recurrence was intrahepatic and local recurrence, followed by peritoneal and systemic recurrence [7,12]. Intrahepatic recurrence occurs with higher frequency in patients with distal bile duct cancer than with ampullary region cancer [13].

Ampullary Region Cancer

Overall Survival

The survival in patients with ampullary region cancer is favorable (Table 146.3) compared with that in patients with distal bile duct cancer. According to the Biliary

Table 146.2 Published series of prognostic factors after surgical resection of distal bile duct cancer.

			Negative prognostic factors				
Reference	Study period	No. of patients	Not significant	Significant (univariate)	Significant (multivariate)		
Kiriyama et al. [3]	2001–2010	370	Age, sex, tumor length ≥2 cm	Vascular resection, nonpapillary type, lymphovascular invasion, perineural invasion, pancreatic invasion, histologic grade 2–3, pT3, nodal metastasis, positive margin	Perineural invasion, pancreatic invasion, nodal metastasis, positive margin		
Bourgouin et al. [5]	2001–2011	55	Nodal metastasis, vascular invasion	Biliary dilatation, biliary drainage, T3/4, UICC stage, positive margin, neural invasion	T3/4, positive margin		
Chung et al. [7]	1995–2011	237	Age, sex, bilirubin at operation, operation time, transfusion, reoperation	Biliary drainage, CA 19-9 > 35 U/L, tumor size >2 cm, positive margin, adjuvant therapy, T category, nodal metastasis, AJCC stage	CA 19-9>35U/L, positive margin, ≥T3, nodal metastasis		
Andrianello et al. [9]	2000–2013	46	Age, sex, T category, positive margin, lymphatic invasion, perineural invasion, vascular invasion, morbidity, adjuvant therapy	Nodal metastasis, histologic grade, metastatic nodes in station 12	-		

UICC, International Union Against Cancer; AJCC, American Joint Committee on Cancer.

 Table 146.3 Published series of survivals after surgical resection of ampullary region cancer.

Reference	Country/institution	Study period	No. of patients	5-year survival	MST (months)	Stage l ^a	Lymph node metastasis	R0 ^a
Nationwide study			·	·				
Ishihara et al. [1]	Japan	2008-2013	2053	61.3%	ND	56.3%	23.6%	ND
O'Connell et al. [14]	USA	1998-2003	1301	36.8%	ND	37.5%	57.6%	ND
Multi-institutional study								
Balci et al. [15]	USA, Japan, Turkey	ND	313	49%	ND	36.1%	45%	96%
Single-center study								
Winter et al. [16]	USA/Johns Hopkins Medical Institution	1970-2007	347	45.0%	ND	21.2%	54.5%	96.1%
Klein et al. [17]	Germany/Charité Campus Virchow Universitätsmedizin	1992-2007	143	40%	37	34%	48%	92%
Chen et al. [18]	Taiwan/National Yang Ming University	1999-2014	194	42.7%	45.1	33%	37.1%	100%

^a According to AJCC TNM classification system [4]. MST, median survival time; ND, not determined.

Tract Cancer Registry in Japan [1], 2161 patients were registered from 2008 to 2013. Of these patients, 2053 (95.0%) underwent surgical resection. On the basis of the Japanese classification of biliary tract cancers [2], T2 disease was the most frequently seen (38.5%), followed by T1a disease (17.5%), and tumor stage was most frequently classified as Stage IA (29.1%), followed by Stage IB (27.2%). The overall 5-year survival rate was reported to be 61.3%. This survival rate decreased significantly with increasing degree of pathologic T category and tumor stage: the 5-year survival rates were 92.8% and 85.8% in patients with T1a and T1b diseases, respectively, and 92.2% and 74.7% in patients with Stage IA and Stage IB, respectively. In the database of the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) national cancer registry from the United States [14], 3292 patients were registered from 1998 to 2003, and 1301 of them (40%) underwent resection. The 5-year cancer-specific survival after resection was 47.3%. In this database, patients with Stage IIb were most frequently seen, and only 37.5% of patients were classified as Stage I.

In a multi-institutional study from the United States, Japan, and Turkey [15], the 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year survival rates were 85%, 63%, and 49%, respectively in 313 patients. This study included 32 patients (10.2%) with T1N0 and 81 patients (25.9%) with T2N0, according to the AJCC TNM classification system [4].

In high-volume single-center studies, the Johns Hopkins Hospital series [16] revealed that 5-year survival rate was 45.0% in 347 patients. In their series, 21.2% of all cases were classified as Stage I. In the Charité Campus Virchow Universitätsmedizin series in Germany [17], the 1-year and 5-year survival rates were 79% and 40%, respectively, with a median survival of 37 months in 143 patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy. This series included 49 (34%) patients with Stage I. The National Yang Ming University series in Taiwan [18] showed that the 5-year survival rate was 42.7% with a median survival of 45.1 months in 194 patients, including 64 (33%) patients with Stage I.

Prognostic Factors

Although diverse prognostic factors for resected ampullary region cancer have been described in the literature (Table 146.4), lymph node metastasis has been identified as the strongest prognostic factor. Lymph node metastasis could be found in 24–58% of patients [1,5,14–24]. Once tumor invades the sphincter of Oddi, lymph node metastasis can be found, and the frequency increases

Table 146.4 Published series of prognostic factors after surgical resection of ampullary region cancer.

			Negative prognostic factors			
Reference	Study period	No. of patients	Not significant	Significant (univariate)	Significant (multivariate)	
Bourgouin et al. [5]	2001–2011	55	Pre-illness BMI, ASA score, grade 2–3, neural invasion	Loss of BMI ≥4%, T category, nodal metastasis, UICC stage, vascular invasion	Loss of BMI ≥4%, nodal metastasis, UICC stage	
Winter et al. [16]	1970–2007	347	Adjuvant chemoradiation	Blood transfusion, perineural invasion, nodal metastasis	Blood transfusion, perineural invasion, nodal metastasis	
Klein et al. [17]	1992–2007	143	PPPD, tumor size >2 cm	Reduced general condition, blood transfusion, pancreatic fistula, pT4, nodal metastasis, grade 4, positive margin, vascular or lymphatic invasion, CA 19-9 > 37 U/L	Lymphatic invasion, blood transfusion, CA 19-9 > 37 U/L	
Sakata et al. [19]	1978–2009	71	Age, sex, tumor size >2 cm, adjuvant chemotherapy, number of lymph nodes evaluated	Ulcerating type, histologic grade, pancreatic invasion, lymphatic invasion, venous invasion, perineural invasion, positive margin, number of positive nodes, lymph node ratio	Lymphatic invasion, venous invasion, number of positive nodes	
Qiao et al. [20]	1987-2002	102	Age, jaundice, tumor size, grade, adjuvant chemotherapy	Nodal metastasis, AJCC stage IIA-III, T3/4	Nodal metastasis, T3/4	
Sudo et al. [23]	1988–2006	46	Age >65, PPPD, blood transfusion, tumor size >2 cm, ulcerating type, papillary histological type	T3/4, nodal metastasis, perineural invasion	Perineural invasion	

BMI, body mass index; UICC, International Union Against Cancer; PPPD, pylorus-preserving pancreaticoduodenectomy.

with advancing depth of infiltration. The 5-year survival of patients with lymph node metastasis was reported to be 20–46% [1,5,15,16,18–21], while without lymph node metastasis it was 54–85%. Among node-associated variables, some reports indicated that the number of involved nodes was a significant independent prognostic factor, but cut-off point for the number of nodes was variable among studies [5,15,18,19]. Few reports showed the significance of the lymph node ratio [5,10].

The depth of infiltration or T category also influences long-term survival. Patients with T1/2 and Stage I disease have apparently favorable prognosis after pancreaticoduodenectomy, while limited resection such as transduodenal ampullectomy for these patients could not yield similar results [25,26]. In contrast, the survival of patients with pancreatic invasion, especially invasion $\geq 5 \text{ mm}$ in depth, was reported to be significantly worse than that of patients without pancreatic invasion [27].

Ampullary region cancer represents a heterogeneous cancer group with different cell types: intestinal and pancreatobiliary types. Since it was first reported by Kimura et al. [28], several authors have revealed that ampullary region cancers with intestinal type are associated with favorable survival [29,30], although there are some controversial reports [31,32].

Recurrence

A few studies have reported on cancer recurrence after pancreaticoduodenectomy. Recurrence occurred in 17–38% of patients with a median follow-up of 30–115 months [13,22–24]. Median time from surgical resection to recurrence was reported to be 50.2 months [22]. The most frequent form of recurrence reported was various among the literature, but intrahepatic and local recurrences were found to be relatively frequent [13,23,24]. Preoperative bilirubin, T category, pancreatobiliary cell type, lymph node metastasis [22], venous invasion, and perineural invasion [13] have been reported as factors related to recurrence.

Duodenal Cancer

Overall Survival

Duodenal cancer (adenocarcinoma) may be located in any part of the duodenum. In most studies, therefore, duodenal cancers arising in the periampullary duodenum, which has not been clearly defined yet, and in other parts of the duodenum (extra-ampullary duodenum) have been grouped together, although periampullary and extra-ampullary duodenal cancers were reported to have similar long-term survival after resection [33]. These cohorts generally included patients undergoing not only pancreaticoduodenectomy, but also segmental resection of the duodenum chiefly for duodenal cancer arising in the fourth portion of the duodenum.

The survival in patients with duodenal cancer is similar to that in patients with ampullary region cancer (Table 146.5). In a multi-institutional study in the United Kingdom [34], the 1-year, 3-year, and 5-year survival rates were 83.9%, 66.7%, and 51.2%, respectively, with a median survival of 84 months in 143 patients including 8 (5.6%) T1, 12 (8.5%) T2, 50 (35.2%) T3, and 72 (50.7%) T4 diseases.

Several high-volume single-center studies indicated similar survival rates. The Mayo Clinic series in the United States [33] found 5-year and 10-year survival rates of 43% and 39%, respectively, in 99 patients. In this series, the majority of patients had T3 disease and Stage II disease. In the Johns Hopkins Hospital series [35], the 5-year and 10year survival rates were 48% and 41%, respectively, in 112 patients undergoing pancreaticoduodenectomy. The majority of patients also had T3 disease. The university of Texas M.D. Anderson Cancer Center series [36] found that the 5-year survival rate was 55.9% with a median survival of 149.8 months in 68 patients, including 31 (45.6%) patients with T3 and 32 (47.1%) with Stage III. In the Massachusetts General Hospital series [37], the 3-year and 5-year survival rates were 57% and 42%, respectively, with a median survival of 44 months in 103 patients who most frequently presented with Stage III disease (45%).

Prognostic Factors

Recently reported prognostic factors are positive surgical margin, lymph node metastasis, AJCC Stage III/IV, poor differentiation, perineural invasion, and lymphovascular invasion (Table 146.6), while patient age, gender, and size of the tumor have not been consistently associated with the outcome. As for other periampullary cancers, lymph node metastasis is recognized as one of the most significant prognostic factors. Noteworthy is the relationship between an increased number of involved nodes and poor survival. The current AJCC TNM classification system [4] stratifies N category as N0 (no regional lymph node metastasis), N1 (metastasis in 1-3 regional lymph nodes), and N2 (metastasis in four or more regional lymph nodes). In fact, the survival rate was reported to decrease with N category [34,35]. For assignment of the N category, however, the number of lymph nodes examined is important. Sarela et al. [38] showed that examination of \geq 15 regional lymph nodes improved prognostic discrimination by the N category. They found that the survival difference between pN0 and pN+ was significant in patients with \geq 15 nodes, but was lost in those with <15 nodes probably because of a stage-migration effect.

The lymph node ratio might be also a possible prognostic factor. Poultsides et al. [35] demonstrated that the 5-year survival decreased as the lymph node ratio increased from 0 to >0-0.2 to >0.2-0.4 to >0.4.
 Table 146.5
 Published series of survivals after surgical resection of duodenal cancer.

Reference	Country/institution	Study period	No. of patients	5-year survival	MST (months)	Stage l ^a	Lymph node metastasis	R0 ^a
Multi-institutional st	udy							
Solaini et al. [34]	UK	2000-2013	143	51.2%	84	10.1%	55.7%	74.7%
Single-center study								
Onkendi et al. [33]	USA/Mayo Clinic	1994-2009	99	43%	38.4	ND	42%	98.0%
Poultsides et al. [35]	USA/Johns Hopkins Medical Institution	1984-2006	112	48%	ND	8.9%	63%	95.5%
Zenali et al. [36]	USA/The University of Texas M.D. Anderson Cancer Center	1990–2011	68	55.9%	149.8	8.8%	48.5%	97.1%
Cecchini et al. [37]	USA/Massachusetts General Hospital	1982-2010	103	42%	44	23.3%	47.6%	88.3%

^a According to AJCC TNM classification system [4]. MST, median survival time; ND, not determined.

Table 146.6 Published series of prognostic factors after surgical resection of duodenal cancer.

			Negative		
Reference	Study period	No. of patients	Not significant	Significant (univariate)	Significant (multivariate)
Bourgouin et al. [5]	2001–2011	25	Pre-illness BMI, loss of BMI ≥4%, grade 2–3, T category, UICC stage	Nodal metastasis	-
Solaini et al. [34]	2000–2013	143	Age, sex, duodenal resection, morbidity, nodes harvested, tumor size, adjuvant chemotherapy	Grade, T category, N category, lymph node ratio, positive margin, lymphovascular invasion, perineural invasion	N category, lymphovascular invasion
Poultsides et al. [35]	1984–2006	112	Age, sex, race, preoperative weight loss, transfusion, T3/4, tumor size $\ge 2 \text{ cm}$, adjuvant chemoradiation	Nodal metastasis, grade 3, perineural invasion, vascular invasion, positive margin	Nodal metastasis
Cecchini et al. [37]	1982–2010	103	Age, sex, race, FPH of cancer, PMH of cancer, PMH of FAP, symptom, type of operation, morbidity, tumor location, tumor size, grade, positive margin, nodes harvested, lymphovascular invasion, origin from a villous adenoma	AJCC stage, nodal metastasis, lymph node ratio, perineural invasion	Perineural invasion

BMI, body mass index; AJCC, American Joint Committee on Cancer; FPH, family past history; PMH, past medical history; FAP, familial adenomatous polyposis.

Recurrence

Recurrence occurred in 14–45% of patients with a median follow-up of 26–39 months, although some reports did not clearly describe a median follow-up time

References

- 1 Ishihara S, Horiguchi A, Miyakawa S et al. Biliary tract cancer registry in Japan from 2008 to 2013. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2016;23:149–157.
- 2 Miyazaki M, Ohtsuka M, Miyakawa S et al. Classification of biliary tract cancers established by the Japanese Society of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Surgery: 3rd English edition. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2015;22:181–196.
- **3** Kiriyama M, Ebata T, Aoba T et al. Prognostic impact of lymph node metastasis in distal cholangiocarcinoma. Br J Surg 2015;102:399–406.
- 4 Edge SB, Byrd DR, Compton CC, Fritz AG, Greene FL, Trotti III A, eds. American Joint Committee on Cancer (AJCC). Cancer Staging Manual, 7th edn. New York: Springer, 2010.
- **5** Bourgouin S, Ewald J, Manchini J et al. Predictors of survival in ampullary, bile duct and duodenal cancers following pancreaticoduodenectomy: a 10-year multicentric analysis. J Gastrointest Surg 2015;19:1247–1255.
- 6 Hong SM, Pawlik TM, Cho H et al. Depth of tumor invasion better predicts prognosis than the current American Joint Committee on Cancer T classification

[34–37,39]. A median time from surgical resection to recurrence was reported to be 14.5 months [37]. The frequent form of recurrence was distant metastases, followed by locoregional recurrence [34,35,37]. Among distant metastases, liver metastasis is the most frequent.

for distal bile duct carcinoma. Surgery 2009;146:250–257.

- 7 Chung YJ, Choi DW, Choi SH, Heo JS, Kim DH. Prognostic factors following surgical resection of distal bile duct cancer. J Korean Surg Soc 2013;85:212–218.
- 8 Zhou Y, Liu S, Wu L, Wan T. Survival after surgical resection of distal cholangiocarcinoma: a systematic review and meta-analysis of prognostic factors. Asian J Surg 2017 Apr;40(2):129–138.
- **9** Andrianello S, Paiella S, Allegrini ZV et al. Pancreaticoduodenectomy for distal cholangiocarcinoma: surgical results, prognostic factors, and long-term follow-up. Langenbecks Arch Surg 2015;400:623–628.
- **10** Tol JA, Brosens LA, van Dieren S et al. Impact of lymph node ratio on survival in patients with pancreatic and periampullary cancer. Br J Surg 2015;102:237–245.
- 11 Pomianowska E, Westgaard A, Mathisen Ø et al. Prognostic relevance of number and ratio of metastatic lymph nodes in resected pancreatic, ampullary, and distal bile duct carcinomas. Ann Surg Oncol 2013;20:233–241.

- 12 Courtin-Tanguy L, Rayar M, Bergeat D et al. The true prognosis of resected distal cholangiocarcinoma. J Surg Oncol 2016;113:575–580.
- 13 Woo SM, Ryu JK, Lee SH et al. Recurrence and prognostic factors of ampullary carcinoma after radical resection: comparison with distal extrahepatic cholangiocarcinoma. Ann Surg Oncol 2007;14:3195–3201.
- 14 O'Connell JB, Maggard MA, Manunga J Jr et al. Survival after resection of ampullary carcinoma: a national population-based study. Ann Surg Oncol 2008;15:1820–1827.
- 15 Balci S, Basturk O, Saka B et al. Substaging nodal status in ampullary carcinomas has significant prognostic value: proposed revised staging based on an analysis of 313 well-characterized cases. Ann Surg Oncol 2015;22:4392–4401.
- Winter JM, Cameron JL, Olino K et al. Clinicopathologic analysis of ampullary neoplasms in 450 patients: implications for surgical strategy and long-term prognosis. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:379–387.
- 17 Klein F, Jacob D, Bahra M et al. Prognostic factors for long-term survival in patients with ampullary carcinoma: the results of a 15-year observation period after pancreaticoduodenectomy. HPB Surg 2014;2014:970234.
- 18 Chen SC, Shyr YM, Chou SC, Wang SE. The role of lymph nodes in predicting the prognosis of ampullary carcinoma after curative resection. World J Surg Oncol 2015;13:224.
- 19 Sakata J, Shirai Y, Wakai T et al. Assessment of the nodal status in ampullary carcinoma: the number of positive lymph nodes versus the lymph node ratio. World J Surg 2011;35:2118–2124.
- 20 Qiao QL, Zhao YG, Ye ML et al. Carcinoma of the ampulla of Vater: factors influencing long-term survival of 127 patients with resection. World J Surg 2007;31:137–143.
- **21** Partelli S, Crippa S, Capelli P et al. Adequacy of lymph node retrieval for ampullary cancer and its association with improved staging and survival. World J Surg 2013;37:1397–1404.
- **22** Robert PE, Leux C, Ouaissi M et al. Predictors of long-term survival following resection for ampullary carcinoma: a large retrospective French multicentric study. Pancreas 2014;43:692–697.
- 23 Sudo T, Murakami Y, Uemura K et al. Prognostic impact of perineural invasion following pancreatoduodenectomy with lymphadenectomy for ampullary carcinoma. Dig Dis Sci 2008;53:2281–2286.
- 24 Okano K, Oshima M, Yachida S et al. Factors predicting survival and pathological subtype in patients with

ampullary adenocarcinoma. J Surg Oncol 2014;110:156–162.

- **25** Demetriades H, Zacharakis E, Kirou I et al. Local excision as a treatment for tumors of ampulla of Vater. World J Surg Oncol 2006;4:14.
- 26 Zhong J, Palta M, Willett CG et al. The role of local excision in invasive adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. J Gastrointest Oncol 2013;4:8–13.
- 27 Ohtsuka M, Miyakawa S, Nagino M, Takada T, Miyazaki M. Revision concepts and distinctive points of the new Japanese classification for biliary tract cancers in comparison with the 7th edition of the Union for International Cancer Control and the American Joint Committee on Cancer staging system. J Hepatobiliary Pancreat Sci 2015;22:197–201.
- 28 Kimura W, Futakawa N, Yamagata S et al. Different clinicopathologic findings in two histologic types of carcinoma of papilla of Vater. Jpn J Cancer Res 1994;85:161–166.
- **29** Kohler I, Jacob D, Budzies J et al. Phenotypic and genotypic characterization of carcinomas of the papilla of Vater has prognostic and putative therapeutic implications. Am J Clin Pathol 2011;135:202–211.
- **30** Kim WE, Choi DW, Choi SH et al. Clinical significance of pathologic subtype in curatively resected ampulla of Vater cancer. J Surg Oncol 2012;105:266–272.
- **31** Sessa F, Furlan D, Zampatti C et al. Prognostic factors for ampullary adenocarcinomas: tumor stage, tumor histology, tumor location, immunohistochemistry and microsatellite instability. Vichows Arch 2007;421:649–657.
- **32** de Paiva Haddad LB, Patzina RA, Penteado S et al. Lymph node involvement and not the histopathologic subtype is correlated with outcome after resection of adenocarcinoma of the ampulla of Vater. J Gastrointest Surg 2010;14:719–728.
- **33** Onkendi EO, Boostrom SY, Sarr MG et al. 15-year experience with surgical treatment of duodenal carcinoma: a comparison of periampullary and extraampullary duodenal carcinomas. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:682–691.
- **34** Solaini L, Jamieson NB, Metcalfe M et al. Outcome after surgical resection for duodenal adenocarcinoma in the UK. Br J Surg 2015;102:676–681.
- 35 Poultsides GA, Huang LC, Cameron JL et al. Duodenal adenocarcinoma: clinicopathologic analysis and implications for treatment. Ann Surg Oncol 2012;19:1928–1935.
- **36** Zenali M, Overman MJ, Rashid A et al. Clinicopathologic features and prognosis of duodenal adenocarcinoma and comparison with ampullary and pancreas ductal adenocarcinoma. Hum Pathol 2013;44:2792–2798.

1106 Chapter 146

- 37 Cecchini S, Correa-Gallego C, Desphande V et al. Superior prognostic importance of perineural invasion vs. lymph node involvement after curative resection of duodenal adenocarcinoma. J Gastrointest Surg 2012;16:113–120.
- **38** Sarela AI, Brennan MF, Karpeh MS, Klimstra D, Conlon KC. Adenocarcinoma of the duodenum:

importance of accurate lymph node staging and similarity in outcome to gastric cancer. Ann Surg Oncol 2004;11:380–386.

39 Shaib WL, Sharma R, Brutcher E et al. Treatment utilization and surgical outcome of ampullary and duodenal adenocarcinoma. J Surg Oncol 2014;109:556–560.

Section 10

Transplantation of the Pancreas

147

Transplantation of Pancreatic Islets

Bernhard J. Hering and Melena D. Bellin

University of Minnesota Medical Center, Minneapolis, MN, USA

Introduction

Transplantation of allogeneic islets has evolved as an effective treatment for selected patients with type 1 diabetes (T1D) [1]. Transplantation of autologous islets has become an established treatment to mitigate the severity of surgical diabetes in patients with severe chronic pancreatitis (CP) undergoing total pancreatectomy [2,3]. This chapter provides an update on the status of human islet allotransplantation in T1D and islet autotransplantation in severe CP and briefly reviews research priorities in these fields. Excellent and more comprehensive reviews have recently been published by other authors [1,2,4–12] and updated results on clinical islet allotransplantation have been provided by the Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry (CITR) in their latest annual report [13].

Manufacturing, Release Testing, and Infusion of Allogeneic Human Islets

The preeminent procedures involved in transplantation of allogeneic human islets in T1D are illustrated in Fig. 147.1 and in more detail in Fig. 147.2. The selection of deceased pancreas donors is a critical factor in determining the yield of islets available for transplant [14–16]. Based on characteristics of 1235 deceased pancreas donors and islet yields obtained from their pancreata, a scoring system has been developed to predict postpurification islet yields of >400,000 islet equivalents (IEQ). Adherence to validated principles of donor pancreas procurement [17] and utilization of optimized enzyme blends for pancreatic tissue dissociation [18] increase the yield and transplant rate of human islet products. To

advance allogeneic islet products toward licensure in the United States, eight manufacturing facilities participating in the National Institutes of Health-sponsored Clinical Islet Transplantation (CIT) Consortium jointly developed and implemented a harmonized process for the manufacture of allogeneic purified human pancreatic islet product (PHPI) for evaluation in a Phase 3 trial in subjects with T1D [19]. Manufacturing was controlled by a common master production batch record (MBPR), standard operating procedures (SOP) that included acceptance criteria for deceased donor organ pancreata and critical raw materials, PHPI product specifications, certificate of analysis, and test methods. The process was compliant with Current Good Manufacturing Practices and Current Good Tissue Practices. The quality systems and regulatory and operational strategies developed by the CIT Consortium yielded product lots that met the prespecified characteristics of safety, purity, potency, and identity and were successfully transplanted into participating subjects. No adverse events attributable to the product and no cases of primary nonfunction were observed. The CIT MPBR and SOPs are publicly available (referenced in [19]). The most commonly used islet implantation site is the liver with islets being infused intraportally. The portal vein is accessed by percutaneous transhepatic catheterization [20-22] or by minilaparatomy [23,24].

Selection of Islet Allotransplant Recipients

Transplants of allogeneic islets have been performed in patients with T1D either as islet transplant alone (ITA) in nonuremic recipients, as simultaneous islet kidney

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas



Figure 147.1 Diagram depicting the standard approach to transplantation of human allogeneic islets. A pancreas is retrieved from a suitable deceased donor. Islets are isolated from the donor pancreas, transferred to a transfusion bag, and infused intraportally into a type 1 diabetic recipient.

(SIK) transplant in uremic recipients, or as islet after (previous) kidney (IAK) transplant in posturemic recipients [25].

As ITA recipients are exposed to chronic and generalized immunosuppression only for the purpose of protecting the islet graft, in each individual ITA candidate the morbidity of diabetes complications must be perceived to be more serious than the risks associated with immunosuppression and the expectation of benefit associated with the islet graft must be high. Most ITA have been performed in patients in whom T1D is complicated by impaired awareness of hypoglycemia (IAH) and recurrent severe hypoglycemic episodes (SHE) [25]. Because of profound neuroglycopenia, severe hypoglycemia is a greatly feared acute complication [26,27] that requires the assistance of another person for recovery [28,29]. IAH is found in up to one-third of adult patients with T1D and increases their risk of SHE sixfold [30]. Recurrent hypoglycemia can have a profound impact on people's confidence, careers, and personal relationships [31], it can disrupt many everyday activities such as driving, work performance, leisure pursuits, and sleep [27,32], and it can cause embarrassment, social ostracism, and employment discrimination [33].

Although several new educational and technological interventions have recently been developed and should always be employed as first-line therapy in patients with SHE [34], not all patients with IAH benefit from these interventions [35]. Despite accepting elevated hemoglobin A_{1c} (Hb A_{1c}) targets of 8.0% and having access to behavioral therapies and sensor-augmented insulin pumps at a specialist hypoglycemia service, only 50% of patients with T1D and recurrent SHE experienced resolution of SHE, and 30% required pancreas or islet transplantation because of persistent SHE [36]. As will be outlined in more detail later, islet transplantation is very effective in restoring near-normoglycemia, awareness of hypoglycemia, and protection from SHE in patients with T1D and IAH who accept the risks associated with immunosuppression. Accordingly, recently published evidence-informed clinical practice recommendations identify patients in whom T1D is complicated by IAH and recurrent episodes of SHE as candidates for islet or pancreas transplantation under the following condition: SHE persist after completion of a structured stepped care approach or a formalized medical optimization runin period that provides access to hypoglycemia-specific education including behavioral therapies, insulin analogs, and diabetes technologies under the close supervision of a specialist hypoglycemia service [35]. Recent reports of multicenter trials of ITA in T1D complicated by hypoglycemia provide additional information on patient selection and eligibility [37-39].

SIK and IAK recipients [40–56] are already obligated to immunosuppression because of their concurrent or previous kidney transplant. Therefore, the risks of the





(c)











Figure 147.2 Manufacturing and transplanting allogeneic human islets. (a) Intraductal perfusion of the donor pancreas with tissuedissociating enzymes. (b) Automated, enzyme-mediated dissociation of the distended pancreas in the Ricordi chamber. (c) Sample of tissue suspension prior to purification showing dithizone-stained, isolated human islets and nonstained acinar tissue. (d) Continuous density gradient purification of isolated islets from acinar tissue on a Cobe 2991 cell separator. (e) Sample of purified islet preparation stained with dithizone. (f) Pretransplant culture of purified human islets in T-flasks. (g) Percutaneous transhepatic catheterization of the portal vein by interventional radiologist. (h) Portal angiogram documenting the correct location of the infusion catheter in the main branch of the portal vein prior to islet infusion. *Source:* Photographs courtesy of Dr A.N. Balamurugan, University of Louisville, and Jeffrey Ansite and Josh Wilhelm, University of Minnesota.

(b)

islet transplant procedure, as in ITA recipients, should be minimal by following well-defined precautions (as discussed later). Thus, the risk-benefit ratio of an added islet transplant could be very favorable, especially in those SIK and IAK recipients with T1D, who cannot meet clinically appropriate glycemic goals or continue to experience SHE after completion of a formalized medical optimization program under the guidance of an expert diabetes care team [35]. These recipients may also include patients who are not surgical candidates for or willing to accept the risks of a pancreas transplant [35,54,57].

Outcomes of Islet Allotransplantation in T1D

One- and Two-Year Metabolic Efficacy Results in ITA and IAK/SIK Recipients

The achievement of insulin independence in all of seven nonuremic ITA recipients by Shapiro et al. in Edmonton in 2000 marked a major breakthrough in the clinical development of islet transplantation [58]. All patients quickly attained insulin independence after transplantation of a mean ± SD islet mass of 11,547 ± 1604 IEQ/kg body weight. All recipients required islets from two donor pancreases and one required a third transplant from two donors to achieve sustained insulin independence. After a median posttransplant follow-up of 11.9 months (range 4.9-14.9 months), the mean glycosylated hemoglobin values were normal and episodes of hypoglycemic coma were avoided in all recipients. The complications were minor. The high success rate of the Edmonton protocol in restoring insulin independence has been attributed to the infusion of a high islet mass from more than one donor pancreas and the use of a glucocorticoid-free, low-dose tacrolimus and sirolimus maintenance immunosuppressive protocol, which is considerably less diabetogenic than previous protocols [40,41].

The insulin independence rate in the subsequent international multicenter trial of the Edmonton protocol for islet transplantation was 44% (16 of 36 patients) at 1 year posttransplant [59]. The trial confirmed that persistent islet function even without insulin independence provides both protection from severe hypoglycemia and improved levels of glycated hemoglobin [60]. The lower insulin independence rate compared with the initial and follow-up single-center reports by Edmonton [58,60] was in large part explained by the highly variable results achieved among the nine participating centers [59].

Consequently, and as already discussed, the manufacture of islet products for testing in the subsequent CIT trials was controlled by a harmonized process using a common batch record. Adherence to prespecified batch release criteria was demonstrated in gualification runs at each of the selected participating centers [19]. The purpose of the CIT-07 Phase 3 trial, conducted at eight centers in North America, was to demonstrate the safety and effectiveness of transplantation of allogeneic islets in T1D complicated by SHE. Forty-eight adults with T1D for >5 years and persistent IAH and SHE were enrolled. The treatment protocol included three key features that were adopted from a single-center trial performed at the University of Minnesota, in which insulin independence was achieved in all of eight recipients after infusion of a mean $(\pm SD)$ islet mass of 7271 ± 1035 IEQ/kg body weight prepared from a single deceased donor pancreas [61]. These protocol elements were pretransplant islet culture for 48 hours, potent induction immunosuppression with antithymocyte globulin, and peritransplant administration of the tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α) inhibitor etanercept, high-dose heparin, and intravenous insulin [39]. Maintenance immunosuppression was with low-dose tacrolimus combined with sirolimus [58]. The primary endpoint of the CIT-07 trial was achievement of HbA_{1c} <7.0% at day 365 and freedom from SHE from day 28 to day 365 after the first of up to three islet transplants.

This composite endpoint, clinically considered more relevant than insulin independence in the study population of patients with T1D and SH and suggested by the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) Center for Biologics Evaluation and Research (CBER) as the primary endpoint for licensure trials in their 2008 guidance on allogeneic pancreatic islet cell products [62], was met in the CIT-07 trial by 87.5% of participants at 1 year and by 71% at 2 years after the first transplant [39]. The Australian multicenter trial reported results on the same composite endpoint; of the 17 recipients with T1D and IAH enrolled in the Australian trial, 14 (82%) met this endpoint [38]. Comparable metabolic goals were achieved by the Integrated UK Islet Transplant Program in its multicenter trial [37]. The CIT-07 trial also demonstrated highly significant improvements in several other measures of glycemic control (e.g., glycemic lability index, mean amplitude of glycemic excursions, time within glucose target range) and also restoration of hypoglycemia awareness, as evidenced by normal posttransplant Clarke and Ryan HYPO scores [39]. The median daily insulin use decreased from 0.49 units/kg at baseline to 0.00 units/kg (range 0.00-0.43 units/kg) at day 365 posttransplant; 52.1% of participants were insulin independent at day 365.

More detailed metabolic studies demonstrated that intraportal islet transplantation can restore partial glucagon secretion, improve epinephrine secretion, restore autonomic symptom perception, and normalize endogenous glucose production in response to insulin-induced hypoglycemia in patients with longstanding T1D and IAH enrolled in the CIT-07 protocol [63]. Trials performed in Europe showed that, by increasing endogenous glucose production, even partial islet graft function improves hypoglycemia counterregulation [64], explaining in part that minimal islet graft function is sufficient to abrogate hypoglycemia (<54 mg/dL) [65].

IAK and SIK transplantation has been studied in pilot clinical trials by single centers and the French-Swiss GRAGIL Network (Group de Recherche Rhin, Rhône-Alpes et Genève pour la Transplantation d'Ilots de Langerhans) using several immunosuppressive protocols and endpoints [40–56]. These studies suggest that insulin independence and near-normoglycemia can be restored in IAK/SIK recipients at rates comparable to those for ITA recipients. The CIT-06 trial, performed by the CIT Consortium, is the first Phase 3 trial of transplantation of human islets in T1D patients with established kidney transplants [66]. The primary endpoint of the trial is the proportion of subjects with both an HbA_{1c} \leq 6.5% or a reduction in HbA_{1c} of \geq 1% and absence of SHE at 1 year after the first islet transplant. The results of this trial are expected to be reported in 2018.

The Ninth CITR Annual Report analyzed islet transplants in 819 ITA and 192 IAK/SIK recipients, who received their first infusion between 1999 and 2013 (Scientific Summary, Exhibit D) [13]. In this report, the CITR identified a small number of favorable factors that define the subgroup of recipients with significantly higher prevalence of several clinically relevant metabolic efficacy outcomes (except absence of SHE, which showed remarkably high and sustained prevalence in islet allograft recipients). The favorable factors in ITA recipients were total IEQ \geq 325,000, recipient age \geq 35 years, induction immunosuppression with T-cell depletion and/or TNF-α inhibition, and maintenance immunosuppression with mammalian target of rapamycin (mTOR) and calcineurin inhibitor (CNI); the favorable factors identified in IAK/ SIK recipients were total IEQ ≥325,000 over one or several infusions and insulin administration during organ donor management. When ITA and IAK/SIK recipients met all of the factors uniquely favorable for their subgroup, at 1 year after the last infusion the proportions of both ITA and IAK/SIK recipients with HbA $_{1c}$ <6.5% or drop by 2% were 78.6 and 83.9%, the proportions of recipients free of SH were 92.9 and 96.9%, and the rates of insulin independence were 74.8 and 68.1%, respectively.

Long-Term Metabolic Efficacy Results in ITA and IAK/SIK Recipients

Although only a minority (~10%) of 63 patients transplanted under the Edmonton protocol maintained insulin independence for 5 years posttransplant,

approximately 80% showed sustained partial islet allograft function associated with HbA_{1c} levels of <7.0% and protection from SH for at least 4 years [60]. The French-Swiss GRAGIL Network also reported sustained benefits of islet transplants in a cohort of 44 islet allograft recipients [48]. At 5 years posttransplant, 26% of recipients had remained insulin independent and 60% met the composite endpoint of HbA_{1c} levels of <7.0% and absence of SHE. In an independent study with more than 7 years of follow-up, the Zurich group showed improved glycemic measures after SIK/IAK transplantation compared with intensified insulin therapy [53]. A CITR analysis reported in 2012 showed that, regardless of sustained graft survival, >90% of all T1D islet allograft recipients in their database, of whom >90% had IAH, had remained free of SH through 5 years of follow-up [25]. Of the ITA recipients meeting the four favorable factors identified by CITR (see earlier), 95.5% were free of SHE and 72.9% had HbA_{1c} <7.0% at 5 years after the last islet infusion (Fig. 147.3). Refined peritransplant management including more potent induction immunosuppression was associated with an insulin independence rate of 50% at 5 years after the final islet infusion [67], suggesting that a higher engrafted islet mass [68] could improve the longevity of the graft [69]. Of note, these improved results match long-term insulin independence rates after vascularized pancreas transplantation alone in nonuremic recipients [70]. The maintenance of insulin independence in an exceptional case for >10 years suggests that continued, long-term islet allograft function is an attainable target [71].

Effects on Chronic Diabetes Complications, Patient Survival, and Quality of Life

Very few studies have examined the effects of islet transplantation on chronic diabetes complications. The Milan group demonstrated in a cohort of IAK recipients followed for 7 years that successful islet transplantation, when compared with controls, was associated with lower cardiovascular mortality and improved endothelial function, kidney graft function, and kidney graft survival rates [50,72]. Sustained islet graft function was also associated with improved cardiovascular function for up to 3 years [73]. In a prospective, crossover cohort study examining the effects of ITA and intensive medical therapy on the progression of microvascular diabetes complications, the rate of decline in glomerular filtration rate (GFR) was slower and the rate of progression of retinopathy was lower after ITA than on medical therapy [74]. Quality of life (QOL) studies using existing questionnaires showed that islet transplants, although having no impact on overall health-related QOL, were associated with improved diabetes-specific QOL, less fear of



Figure 147.3 Observed prevalence rates of primary outcomes in T1D ITA recipients reported to CITR. Rates are shown according to subgroups with all four "favorable factors," (i) induction immunosuppression with T-cell depletion and/or TNF-alpha inhibitor, (ii) maintenance immunosuppression with mTOR inhibitor and calcineurin inhibitor, (iii) number of islet equivalents transplanted \geq 325,000, and (iv) recipient age \geq 35 years (left panels), and less than four favorable factors ("Rest"; right panels). Top row: proportion of recipients with absence of SHE in both subgroups prior to the first islet transplant (Pre1) and at each of the first 5 years after the last islet infusion. Of the 565 recipients analyzed, n = 148 met all four favorable factors, whereas n = 417 recipients met less than four of the favorable factors ("Rest"). Of those meeting all four favorable factors (n = 148), 39.2% (58 of 148) were free of SHE prior to transplantation; whereas 95.5% (42 of 44) of recipients were free of SHE prior to the first islet transplant and at intervals post-last islet infusion. Of the 619 recipients analyzed, n = 149 met all four favorable factors, whereas n = 470 recipients met less than four of the favorable factors ("Rest"). Of those meeting all four favorable factors, whereas n = 470 recipients met less than four of the favorable factors ("Rest"). Of those meeting all four favorable factors, whereas n = 470 recipients met less than four of the favorable factors ("Rest"). Of those meeting all four favorable factors, whereas n = 470 recipients met less than four of the favorable factors ("Rest"). Of those meeting all four favorable factors (n = 149) met the composite endpoint prior to transplantation; whereas 72.9% (35 of 48) of recipients met the composite endpoint at 5 years post-last islet infusion. Source: Courtesy of Franca Barton and Cassandra Ballou, The Emmes Corporation and CITR.

hypoglycemia, a reduction in behaviors adopted in avoiding hypoglycemia, and attenuation in concerns about SHE [75–80]. Importantly, when balancing the outcomes against the immunosuppressant side-effects and the procedure, most recipients reported "no regrets" about undergoing islet transplantation [81].

Adverse Effects of Islet Transplantation and Immunosuppression

Procedure-related complications of intraportal islet infusion include portal venous thrombosis, transient increase in liver enzymes, puncture of the gallbladder, and bleeding. Portal thrombosis is a preventable complication, provided that therapeutic anticoagulation is maintained and the infused packed cell volume is limited to <5.0 mL [82]. The risk of puncturing the gallbladder injury is minimized by ultrasonic guidance [83]. Postprocedural bleeding can be avoided by effective obliteration of the intraparenchymal catheter tract in the liver [22,84] or by accessing a mesenteric vein via minilaparatomy for intraportal islet infusion [23,24].

Immunosuppression- and immunity-related complications in ITA recipients include nephrotoxicity and sensitization to donor human leukocyte antigen (HLA) antigens. Although the decrease in GFR is common and significant, the GFR typically remains in the normal range. The decline in GFR is explained by an acute CNI effect [85] and is possibly, in part, also associated with correction of hyperfiltration after restoration of nearnormoglycemia [86,87]. Whether the decline in GFR is progressive or stable in ITA recipients, as demonstrated in kidney transplant recipients immunosuppressed with CNI [88], remains to be determined. Of note, the rate of decline in GFR was slower in CNI-treated ITA recipients than in control patients on intensive medical therapy [74]. The risk of HLA class I sensitization is significant in ITA recipients in whom immunosuppression is discontinued after complete graft loss; it can be minimized by minimizing the number of islet donors used per recipient and by repeating HLA class I mismatches with

subsequent islet infusions [89,90]. In the CIT-07 Phase 3 trial, six of 48 participants had positive panel reactive antibodies at 2-year follow-up and donor-specific antibodies developed in two patients [39].

Neoplasms were diagnosed in 32 of 864 islet recipients who collectively represent a total of 5762 person-years of observed follow-up [91]. Neoplasms diagnosed were (No. of recipients) basal or squamous cell carcinoma (17), malignant ovarian cysts (6), breast cancer (2), lung cancer (2), thyroid cancer (2), and posttransplant lymphoproliferative disorder (PTLD) (3). The mortality risk is very low in islet transplantation; only three of the 25 deaths in 864 recipients reported to the CITR were definitely related to the transplant or immunosuppression [91].

Outcomes of Islet Autotransplantation in Chronic Pancreatitis

Total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation (TPIAT) is most often utilized in patients with painful and debilitating CP who have not responded to medical, endoscopic, and/or surgical therapies and whose impairment in QOL due to pain is substantial enough to accept the risk of developing postoperative insulin-dependent diabetes and a lifelong commitment to pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy [92]. The criteria for selecting patients with CP for TPIAT have evolved over the years [3]. TPIAT has recently also been considered and performed for an increasing number of other conditions, including benign cystic lesions, pancreatic trauma, and premalignant conditions such as intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasm [2]. TPIAT for malignancy remains highly controversial [93].

Currently, more than 20 academic institutions across the world have active TPIAT programs and the number is rapidly increasing [2,92]. The University of Minnesota, the center with the largest experience (>675 cases since 1977), published a detailed analysis of their first 409 patients [3]. This series included 53 children. Etiologies of chronic pancreatitis were idiopathic, 41%; sphincter of Oddi dysfunction/biliary, 9%; genetic, 14%; divisum, 17%; alcohol, 7%; and other, 12%. The mean age was 35.3 years, 74% were female, and 21% had had earlier operations. Actuarial patient survival post-TPIAT was 96% in adults and 98% in children (at 1 year) and 89% and 98% (at 5 years). Complications requiring relaparotomy occurred in 15.9% and bleeding (9.5%) was the most common complication. IAT function was achieved in 90% (C-peptide >0.6 ng/mL). At 3 years, 30% were insulin independent (25% in adults, 55% in children) and 33% had partial function. Mean HbA_{1c} was <7.0% in 82%. Earlier pancreas surgery lowered islet yield (2712 versus 4077/kg; P=0.003). Islet yield (<2500, 2501-5000, and >5000/kg) correlated with degree of function with insulin-independent rates at 3 years of 12, 22, and 72% and rates of partial function of 33, 62, and 24%, respectively. All patients had pain before TPIAT and nearly all were on daily narcotics. After TPIAT, 85% had pain improvement. By 2 years, 59% had ceased narcotics. All children were on narcotics before and 39% at follow-up; pain improved in 94% and 67% became pain-free. In the SF-36 survey for QOL, there was significant improvement from baseline in all dimensions, including the Physical and Mental Component Summaries, whether on narcotics or not. In a retrospective survey, >95% of the patients stated that they would recommend TPIAT [94].

The University of Minnesota analyzed factors predicting outcomes after TPIAT in their first 581 patients [95]. The duration (mean ± SD) of CP before their TPIAT was 7.1 ± 0.3 years and of narcotic usage 3.3 ± 0.2 years. Pediatric patients had better postoperative outcomes. Among adult patients, the odds of narcotic use at 1 year were increased by previous endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography and stent placement and a high number of previous stents (>3). Independent risk factors for pancreatic pain at 1 year were pancreas divisum, previous body mass index >30, and a high number of previous stents (>3). The strongest independent risk factor for islet graft failure was a low islet yield in IEQ per kilogram of body weight. There was a strong dose-response relationship between the lowest-yield category (<2000 IEQ) and the highest (≥5000 IEQ or more). Islet graft failure was 25-fold more likely in the lowest-yield category. A retrospective review of 75 children undergoing TPIAT at the University of Minnesota [96] showed that pancreatitis pain and the severity of pain statistically improved in 90% of patients after TPIAT and that 41.3% of the children achieved insulin independence. By multivariate analysis, three factors were associated with insulin independence after TP-IAT: (i) male gender, (ii) lower body surface area, and (iii) higher total IEQ per kilogram body weight. Total IEQ (100,000) was the single factor most strongly associated with insulin independence (odds ratio 2.62; *P* < 0.001).

Research Priorities in Islet Transplantation

Optimizing donor pancreas procurement and transportation, refining islet isolation and release testing, establishing extrahepatic sites and novel islet delivery techniques for enhanced islet engraftment, developing CNI-free immunosuppressive protocols lacking islet toxicity, and incorporating islet imaging and donorspecific immune assays into monitoring will improve the outcomes and utilization of islet allotransplantation [97].

1116 Chapter 147

However, the two most impactful research priorities are the generation of an unlimited supply of islet cells for transplant and the development of a maintenance immunosuppression-free rejection and autoimmune recurrence prophylaxis. Although substantial progress has been made in generating functional, insulin-producing stem cell-derived pancreatic islet cells in vitro [98,99], important questions remain to be addressed [100]. Remarkable progress has also been made in preclinical studies of porcine islet xenotransplantation [101-103] and in defining the conditions for initiating clinical trials of porcine islet xenotransplantation [104]. Long-term functional supply of allogeneic human islets in an oxygenated immunoisolation device suggests that such technologies could permit testing and possibly drug-free survival of stem cell-derived islet products in humans in the not too distant future [105]. Donor thymus transplantation, mixed xenogeneic chimerism, and other strategies are being developed for tolerance induction to porcine xenografts [106]. The CRISPR/Cas system (clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats/ CRISPR-associated system) [107], a novel gene editing platform technology with unmatched precision and efficiency, will accelerate the generation of porcine donors with multiple genetic modifications [108] for the purpose of facilitating xenotransplantation with reduced immunosuppression.

Research gaps and opportunities in TPIAT include selection of the "right" patient, optimal timing of surgery, opportunities to address better pain remission, islet engraftment, and functional survival, unique features of

References

- Shapiro AM, Pokrywczynska M, Ricordi C. Clinical pancreatic islet transplantation. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2017;13(5):268–277.
- 2 Kumar R, Chung WY, Dennison AR, Garcea G. Current principles and practice in autologous intraportal islet transplantation: a meta-analysis of the technical considerations. Clin Transplant 2016;30(4):344–356.
- **3** Sutherland DE, Radosevich DM, Bellin MD et al. Total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation for chronic pancreatitis. J Am Coll Surg 2012;214(4):409–424; discussion, 24–26.
- 4 Pellegrini S, Cantarelli E, Sordi V, Nano R, Piemonti L. The state of the art of islet transplantation and cell therapy in type 1 diabetes. Acta Diabetol 2016;53(5):683–691.
- 5 Farney AC, Sutherland DE, Opara EC. Evolution of islet transplantation for the last 30 years. Pancreas 2016;45(1):8–20.

children with CP, psychological comorbidities, standardization of care, and a comprehensive registry that addresses the complexities of CP and TPIAT [92].

Conclusions

Islet allotransplantation has become a viable treatment option for patients with T1D and IAH in whom optimized medical therapy has been ineffective in preventing SHE [35,39]. Islet transplantation should also be considered in patients with T1D and end-stage renal failure who cannot meet clinically appropriate glycemic goals or in whom SHE persist [53]. TPIAT is now an accepted treatment modality for CP and intractable pain [2]. Although important goals remain to be met, including cost efficiency, durability of graft function, and safety of immunosuppression in allotransplant recipients, real opportunities now exist to overcome these challenges.

Acknowledgments

This research was supported in part by grants from the National Institutes of Health UO1-AI-065193 (B.J.H.) and K23-DK-084315 (M.D.B.). The authors thank Dr A.N. Balamurugan, University of Louisville, and Jeffrey Ansite and Josh Wilhelm, University of Minnesota, for providing photographs for Fig. 147.2 and Franca Barton and Cassandra Ballou, The Emmes Corporation and CITR, for helpful discussions and for providing Fig. 147.3.

- **6** Ahearn AJ, Parekh JR, Posselt AM. Islet transplantation for type 1 diabetes: where are we now? Expert Rev Clin Immunol 2015;11(1):59–68.
- 7 Maffi P, Secchi A. Clinical results of islet transplantation. Pharmacol Res 2015;98:86–91.
- 8 Health Quality Ontario. Pancreas islet transplantation for patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus: a clinical evidence review. Ont Health Technol Assess Ser 2015;15(16):1–84.
- **9** Tanhehco YC, Weisberg S, Schwartz J. Pancreatic islet autotransplantation for nonmalignant and malignant indications. Transfusion 2016;56(3):761–770.
- 10 Chhabra P, Brayman KL. Overcoming barriers in clinical islet transplantation: current limitations and future prospects. Curr Probl Surg 2014;51(2):49–86.
- 11 Bramis K, Gordon-Weeks AN, Friend PJ et al. Systematic review of total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation for chronic pancreatitis. Br J Surg 2012;99(6):761–766.

- 12 Bellin MD, Sutherland DE, Robertson RP. Pancreatectomy and autologous islet transplantation for painful chronic pancreatitis: indications and outcomes. Hosp Pract 2012;40(3):80–87.
- 13 Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry. Ninth Annual Report. Rockville, MD: Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry, 2016. Available at: http://www.citregistry.org. Accessed September 12, 2017.
- 14 Lakey JR, Warnock GL, Rajotte RV et al. Variables in organ donors that affect the recovery of human islets of Langerhans. Transplantation 1996;61(7):1047–1053.
- 15 Balamurugan AN, Naziruddin B, Lockridge A et al. Islet product characteristics and factors related to successful human islet transplantation from the Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry (CITR) 1999– 2010. Am J Transplant 2014;14(11):2595–2606.
- 16 Wang LJ, Kin T, O'Gorman D et al. A multicenter study: North American islet donor score in donor pancreas selection for human islet isolation for transplantation. Cell Transplant 2016;25(8):1515–1523.
- 17 Lee TC, Barshes NR, Brunicardi FC et al. Procurement of the human pancreas for pancreatic islet transplantation. Transplantation 2004;78(3):481–483.
- 18 Balamurugan AN, Loganathan G, Bellin MD et al. A new enzyme mixture to increase the yield and transplant rate of autologous and allogeneic human islet products. Transplantation 2012;93(7):693–702.
- 19 Ricordi C, Goldstein JS, Balamurugan AN et al. NIH-sponsored Clinical Islet Transplantation Consortium Phase 3 trial: manufacture of a complex cellular product at eight processing facilities. Diabetes 2016;65(11):3418–3428.
- **20** Alejandro R, Mintz DH, Noel J et al. Islet cell transplantation in type I diabetes mellitus. Transplant Proc 1987;19(1 Pt 3):2359–2361.
- 21 Weimar B, Rauber K, Brendel MD, Bretzel RG, Rau WS. Percutaneous transhepatic catheterization of the portal vein: a combined CT- and fluoroscopy-guided technique. Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol 1999;22:342–344.
- 22 Villiger P, Ryan EA, Owen R et al. Prevention of bleeding after islet transplantation: lessons learned from a multivariate analysis of 132 cases at a single institution. Am J Transplant 2005;5(12):2992–2998.
- **23** Osama GA, Chamsuddin A, Fraga D, Fisher J, Lo A. Insulin independence achieved using the transmesenteric approach to the portal vein for islet transplantation. Transplantation 2004;77(2):309–311.
- 24 Hering BJ, Kandaswamy R, Harmon JV et al. Transplantation of cultured islets from two-layer preserved pancreases in type 1 diabetes with anti-CD3 antibody. Am J Transplant 2004;4(3):390–401.

- 25 Barton FB, Rickels MR, Alejandro R et al. Improvement in outcomes of clinical islet transplantation: 1999– 2010. Diabetes Care 2012;35(7):1436–1445.
- **26** McCrimmon RJ, Frier BM. Hypoglycaemia, the most feared complication of insulin therapy. Diabete Metab 1994;20(6):503–512.
- **27** Frier BM. Hypoglycaemia in diabetes mellitus: epidemiology and clinical implications. Nat Rev Endocrinol 2014;10(12):711–722.
- 28 American Diabetes Association Workgroup on Hypoglycemia. Defining and reporting hypoglycemia in diabetes: a report from the American Diabetes Association Workgroup on Hypoglycemia. Diabetes Care 2005;28(5):1245–1249.
- **29** Seaquist ER, Anderson J, Childs B et al. Hypoglycemia and diabetes: a report of a workgroup of the American Diabetes Association and the Endocrine Society. Diabetes Care 2013;36(5):1384–1395.
- 30 Geddes J, Schopman JE, Zammitt NN, Frier BM. Prevalence of impaired awareness of hypoglycaemia in adults with type 1 diabetes. Diabet Med 2008;25(4):501–504.
- **31** Rankin D, Elliott J, Heller S et al. Experiences of hypoglycaemia unawareness amongst people with type 1 diabetes: a qualitative investigation. Chronic Illn 2013;10(3):180–191.
- **32** Frier BM. Morbidity of hypoglycemia in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2004;65(suppl 1):S47–S52.
- 33 Cryer PE. Glycemic goals in diabetes: trade-off between glycemic control and iatrogenic hypoglycemia. Diabetes 2014;63(7):2188–2195.
- 34 Yeoh E, Choudhary P, Nwokolo M, Ayis S, Amiel SA. Interventions that restore awareness of hypoglycemia in adults with type 1 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Diabetes Care 2015;38(8):1592–1609.
- 35 Choudhary P, Rickels MR, Senior PA et al. Evidenceinformed clinical practice recommendations for treatment of type 1 diabetes complicated by problematic hypoglycemia. Diabetes Care 2015;38(6):1016–1029.
- **36** Byrne ML, Hopkins D, Littlejohn W et al. Outcomes for adults with type 1 diabetes referred with severe hypoglycaemia and/or referred for islet transplantation to a specialist hypoglycaemia service. Horm Metab Res 2015;47(1):9–15.
- 37 Brooks AM, Walker N, Aldibbiat A et al. Attainment of metabolic goals in the integrated UK islet transplant program with locally isolated and transported preparations. Am J Transplant 2013;13(12):3236–3243.
- 38 O'Connell PJ, Holmes-Walker DJ, Goodman D et al. Multicenter Australian trial of islet transplantation: improving accessibility and outcomes. Am J Transplant 2013;13(7):1850–1858.

- **39** Hering BJ, Clarke WR, Bridges ND et al. Phase 3 trial of transplantation of human islets in type 1 diabetes complicated by severe hypoglycemia. Diabetes Care 2016;39(7):1230–1240.
- 40 Scharp DW, Lacy PE, Santiago JV et al. Insulin independence after islet transplantation into type I diabetic patient. Diabetes 1990;39(4):515–518.
- 41 Warnock GL, Kneteman NM, Ryan E et al. Normoglycaemia after transplantation of freshly isolated and cryopreserved pancreatic islets in type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia 1991;34(1):55–58.
- **42** Warnock GL, Kneteman NM, Ryan EA, Rabinovitch A, Rajotte RV. Long-term follow-up after transplantation of insulin-producing pancreatic islets into patients with type 1 (insulin-dependent) diabetes mellitus. Diabetologia 1992;35(1):89–95.
- **43** Ricordi C, Tzakis AG, Carroll PB et al. Human islet isolation and allotransplantation in 22 consecutive cases. Transplantation 1992;53(2):407–414.
- **44** Hering BJ, Bretzel RG, Hopt UT et al. New protocol toward prevention of early human islet allograft failure. Transplant Proc 1994;26(2):570–571.
- **45** Alejandro R, Lehmann R, Ricordi C et al. Long-term function (6 years) of islet allografts in type 1 diabetes. Diabetes 1997;46(12):1983–1989.
- Keymeulen B, Ling Z, Gorus FK et al. Implantation of standardized beta-cell grafts in a liver segment of IDDM patients: graft and recipient characteristics in two cases of insulin-independence under maintenance immunosuppression for prior kidney graft. Diabetologia 1998;41(4):452–459.
- **47** Kessler L, Passemard R, Oberholzer J et al. Reduction of blood glucose variability in type 1 diabetic patients treated by pancreatic islet transplantation: interest of continuous glucose monitoring. Diabetes Care 2002;25(12):2256–2262.
- **48** Lablanche S, Borot S, Wojtusciszyn A et al. Five-year metabolic, functional, and safety results of patients with type 1 diabetes transplanted with allogenic islets within the Swiss–French GRAGIL Network. Diabetes Care 2015;38(9):1714–1722.
- **49** Bertuzzi F, Grohovaz F, Maffi P et al. Succesful [sic] transplantation of human islets in recipients bearing a kidney graft. Diabetologia 2002;45(1):77–84.
- **50** Fiorina P, Folli F, Zerbini G et al. Islet transplantation is associated with improvement of renal function among uremic patients with type I diabetes mellitus and kidney transplants. J Am Soc Nephrol 2003;14(8):2150–2158.
- **51** Kaufman DB, Baker MS, Chen X, Leventhal JR, Stuart FP. Sequential kidney/islet transplantation using prednisone-free immunosuppression. Am J Transplant 2002;2(7):674–677.

- 52 Gerber PA, Pavlicek V, Demartines N et al. Simultaneous islet-kidney vs pancreas-kidney transplantation in type 1 diabetes mellitus: a 5 year single centre follow-up. Diabetologia 2008;51(1):110–119.
- 53 Gerber PA, Locher R, Zuellig RA et al. Glycemia, hypoglycemia, and costs of simultaneous islet-kidney or islet after kidney transplantation versus intensive insulin therapy and waiting list for islet transplantation. Transplantation 2015;99(10):2174–2180.
- 54 Lehmann R, Graziano J, Brockmann J et al. Glycemic control in simultaneous islet–kidney vs pancreas– kidney transplantation in type 1 diabetes mellitus: a prospective 13 year follow-up. Diabetes Care 2015;38(5):752–759.
- 55 Cure P, Pileggi A, Froud T et al. Improved metabolic control and quality of life in seven patients with type 1 diabetes following islet after kidney transplantation. Transplantation 2008;85(6):801–812.
- 56 Deng S, Markmann JF, Rickels M et al. Islet alone versus islet after kidney transplantation: metabolic outcomes and islet graft survival. Transplantation 2009;88(6):820–825.
- 57 Gruessner RW, Dunn DL, Gruessner AC, Matas AJ, Najarian JS, Sutherland DE. Recipient risk factors have an impact on technical failure and patient and graft survival rates in bladder-drained pancreas transplants. Transplantation 1994;57(11):1598–1606.
- 58 Shapiro AM, Lakey JR, Ryan EA et al. Islet transplantation in seven patients with type 1 diabetes mellitus using a glucocorticoid-free immunosuppressive regimen. N Engl J Med 2000;343(4):230–238.
- 59 Shapiro AM, Ricordi C, Hering BJ et al. International trial of the Edmonton protocol for islet transplantation. N Engl J Med 2006;355(13):1318–1330.
- **60** Ryan EA, Paty BW, Senior PA et al. Five-year follow-up after clinical islet transplantation. Diabetes 2005;54(7):2060–2069.
- **61** Hering BJ, Kandaswamy R, Ansite JD et al. Singledonor, marginal-dose islet transplantation in patients with type 1 diabetes. JAMA 2005;293(7):830–835.
- 62 US Food and Drug Administration. Guidance for Industry: Considerations for Allogeneic Pancreatic Islet Cell Products. Silver Spring, MD: US Food and Drug Administration, 2008.
- **63** Rickels MR, Fuller C, Dalton-Bakes C et al. Restoration of glucose counterregulation by islet transplantation in long-standing type 1 diabetes. Diabetes 2015;64(5):1713–1718.
- **64** Ang M, Meyer C, Brendel MD, Bretzel RG, Linn T. Magnitude and mechanisms of glucose counterregulation following islet transplantation in patients with type 1 diabetes suffering from severe

hypoglycaemic episodes. Diabetologia 2014;57(3):623–632.

- **65** Vantyghem MC, Raverdy V, Balavoine AS et al. Continuous glucose monitoring after islet transplantation in type 1 diabetes: an excellent graft function (beta-score greater than 7) is required to abrogate hyperglycemia, whereas a minimal function is necessary to suppress severe hypoglycemia (beta-score greater than 3). J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2012;97(11):E2078–E2083.
- 66 Clinical Islet Transplantation Consortium. Clinical Islet Transplantation Study. Iowa City, IA: Clinical Trials Statistical and Data Management Center, 2015. Available at: www.isletstudy.org. Accessed September 12, 2017.
- 67 Bellin MD, Barton FB, Heitman A et al. Potent induction immunotherapy promotes long-term insulin independence after islet transplantation in type 1 diabetes. Am J Transplant 2012;12(6):1576–1583.
- **68** Rickels MR, Liu C, Shlansky-Goldberg RD et al. Improvement in beta-cell secretory capacity after human islet transplantation according to the CIT07 protocol. Diabetes 2013;62(8):2890–2897.
- **69** Vantyghem MC, Kerr-Conte J, Arnalsteen L et al. Primary graft function, metabolic control, and graft survival after islet transplantation. Diabetes Care 2009;32(8):1473–1478.
- 70 OPTN/SRTR. OPTN/SRTR 2012 Annual Data Report: Pancreas, 2012. Available at: https://srtr.transplant.hrsa. gov/annual_reports/2012/pdf/02_pancreas_13.pdf. Accessed September 12, 2017.
- 71 Berney T, Ferrari-Lacraz S, Buhler L et al. Long-term insulin-independence after allogeneic islet transplantation for type 1 diabetes: over the 10-year mark. Am J Transplant 2009;9(2):419–423.
- 72 Fiorina P, Folli F, Maffi P et al. Islet transplantation improves vascular diabetic complications in patients with diabetes who underwent kidney transplantation: a comparison between kidney–pancreas and kidneyalone transplantation. Transplantation 2003;75(8):1296–1301.
- 73 Fiorina P, Gremizzi C, Maffi P et al. Islet transplantation is associated with an improvement of cardiovascular function in type 1 diabetic kidney transplant patients. Diabetes Care 2005;28(6):1358–1365.
- 74 Thompson DM, Meloche M, Ao Z et al. Reduced progression of diabetic microvascular complications with islet cell transplantation compared with intensive medical therapy. Transplantation 2011;91(3):373–378.
- **75** Toso C, Shapiro AM, Bowker S et al. Quality of life after islet transplant: impact of the number of islet infusions and metabolic outcome. Transplantation 2007;84(5):664–666.

- 76 Neville DM Jr, Srinivasachar K, Stone R, Scharff J. Enhancement of immunotoxin efficacy by acidcleavable cross-linking agents utilizing diphtheria toxin and toxin mutants. J Biol Chem 1989;264(25):14653–14661.
- 77 Tharavanij T, Betancourt A, Messinger S et al. Improved long-term health-related quality of life after islet transplantation. Transplantation 2008;86(9):1161–1167.
- 78 Benhamou PY, Milliat-Guittard L, Wojtusciszyn A et al. Quality of life after islet transplantation: data from the GRAGIL 1 and 2 trials. Diabet Med 2009;26(6):617–621.
- 79 Radosevich DM, Jevne R, Bellin M, Kandaswamy R, Sutherland DE, Hering BJ. Comprehensive health assessment and five-yr follow-up of allogeneic islet transplant recipients. Clin Transplant 2013;27(6):E715 -E724.
- **80** Speight J, Reaney MD, Woodcock AJ, Smith RM, Shaw JA. Patient-reported outcomes following islet cell or pancreas transplantation (alone or after kidney) in type 1 diabetes: a systematic review. Diabet Med 2010;27(7):812–822.
- **81** Speight J, Woodcock AJ, Reaney MD et al. Well, I wouldn't be any worse off, would I, than I am now? A qualitative study of decision-making, hopes, and realities of adults with type 1 diabetes undergoing islet cell transplantation. Transplant Direct 2016;2(5):e72.
- 82 Kawahara T, Kin T, Kashkoush S et al. Portal vein thrombosis is a potentially preventable complication in clinical islet transplantation. Am J Transplant 2011;11(12):2700–2707.
- **83** Venturini M, Angeli E, Maffi P et al. Technique, complications, and therapeutic efficacy of percutaneous transplantation of human pancreatic islet cells in type 1 diabetes: the role of US. Radiology 2005;234(2):617–624.
- 84 Froud T, Yrizarry JM, Alejandro R, Ricordi C. Use of D-STAT to prevent bleeding following percutaneous transhepatic intraportal islet transplantation. Cell Transplant 2004;13(1):55–59.
- 85 Naesens M, Kuypers DR, Sarwal M. Calcineurin inhibitor nephrotoxicity. Clin J Am Soc Nephrol 2009;4(2):481–508.
- **86** Cantarovich D, Perrone V. Pancreas transplant as treatment to arrest renal function decline in patients with type 1 diabetes and proteinuria. Semin Nephrol 2012;32(5):432–436.
- 87 de Boer IH, Sun W, Cleary PA et al. Intensive diabetes therapy and glomerular filtration rate in type 1 diabetes. N Engl J Med 2011;365(25):2366–2376.
- 88 Matas AJ. Chronic progressive calcineurin nephrotoxicity: an overstated concept. Am J Transplant 2011;11(4):687–692.

- 1120 Chapter 147
 - 89 Campbell PM, Senior PA, Salam A et al. High risk of sensitization after failed islet transplantation. Am J Transplant 2007;7(10):2311–2317.
 - **90** Naziruddin B, Wease S, Stablein D et al. HLA class I sensitization in islet transplant recipients: report from the Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry. Cell Transplant 2012;21(5):901–908.
 - **91** Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry. Eighth Annual Report. Rockville, MD: Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry, 2014. Available at: http://www.citregistry.org. Accessed September 12, 2017.
 - **92** Bellin MD, Gelrud A, Arreaza-Rubin G et al. Total pancreatectomy with islet autotransplantation: summary of an NIDDK workshop. Ann Surg 2015;261(1):21–29.
 - **93** Balzano G, Piemonti L. Autologous islet transplantation in patients requiring pancreatectomy for neoplasm. Curr Diabetes Rep 2014;14(8):512.
 - 94 Blondet JJ, Carlson AM, Kobayashi T et al. The role of total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation for chronic pancreatitis. Surg Clin North Am 2007;87(6):1477–1501.
 - **95** Chinnakotla S, Beilman GJ, Dunn TB et al. Factors predicting outcomes after a total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation: lessons learned from over 500 cases. Ann Surg 2015;262(4):610–622.
 - **96** Chinnakotla S, Bellin MD, Schwarzenberg SJ et al. Total pancreatectomy and islet autotransplantation in children for chronic pancreatitis: indication, surgical techniques, postoperative management, and long-term outcomes. Ann Surg 2014;260(1):56–64.
 - **97** Bartlett ST, Markmann JF, Johnson P et al. Report from IPITA-TTS Opinion Leaders Meeting on the future of beta-cell replacement. Transplantation 2016;100(suppl 2):S1–S44.
 - **98** Pagliuca FW, Millman JR, Gurtler M et al. Generation of functional human pancreatic beta cells *in vitro*. Cell 2014;159(2):428–439.

- **99** Rezania A, Bruin JE, Arora P et al. Reversal of diabetes with insulin-producing cells derived *in vitro* from human pluripotent stem cells. Nat Biotechnol 2014;32(11):1121–1133.
- 100 Johnson JD. The quest to make fully functional human pancreatic beta cells from embryonic stem cells: climbing a mountain in the clouds. Diabetologia 2016;59(10):2017–2057.
- 101 Hawthorne WJ, Salvaris EJ, Phillips P et al. Control of IBMIR in neonatal porcine islet xenotransplantation in baboons. Am J Transplant 2014;14(6):1300–1309.
- 102 Shin JS, Kim JM, Kim JS et al. Long-term control of diabetes in immunosuppressed nonhuman primates (NHP) by the transplantation of adult porcine islets. Am J Transplant 2015;15(11):2837–2850.
- 103 Park CG, Bottino R, Hawthorne WJ. Current status of islet xenotransplantation. Int J Surg 2015;23(Pt B):261–266.
- 104 Hering BJ, Cozzi E, Spizzo T et al. First update of the International Xenotransplantation Association consensus statement on conditions for undertaking clinical trials of porcine islet products in type 1 diabetes—executive summary. Xenotransplantation 2016;23(1):3–13.
- 105 Ludwig B, Reichel A, Steffen A et al. Transplantation of human islets without immunosuppression. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2013;110(47):19054–19058.
- 106 Vagefi PA, Shah JA, Sachs DH. Progress towards inducing tolerance of pig-to-primate xenografts. Int J Surg 2015;23(Pt B):291–295.
- 107 Cong L, Ran FA, Cox D et al. Multiplex genome engineering using CRISPR/Cas systems. Science 2013;339(6121):819–823.
- 108 Li P, Estrada JL, Burlak C et al. Efficient generation of genetically distinct pigs in a single pregnancy using multiplexed single-guide RNA and carbohydrate selection. Xenotransplantation 2015;22(1):20–31.

148

Transplantation of the Pancreas

Hans W. Sollinger and Dixon B. Kaufman

Division of Transplantation, University of Wisconsin Department of Surgery, Madison, WI, USA

Introduction

Over the past 10–15 years, pancreas transplantation has emerged as a standardized, widely accepted option for selected patients with insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus (IDDM) [1]. Several options for pancreas transplant exist: simultaneous pancreas–kidney transplantation (SPK) for patients already in renal failure, pancreas transplantation after a kidney transplant (PAK) for patients who still have problems with blood glucose control or patients who had received a live donor kidney previously, and pancreas transplantation alone (PA) for patients with very brittle diabetes.

From 2010 to 2014, 1-year patient survival for SPK in the United States was reported to be 97.4%, pancreas graft function 91.3%, and kidney survival 95.5%. The improvements were due to fewer technical and immunologic failures. Survival for PAK and PA has also improved dramatically (A.C. Gruessner, International Pancreas Transplant Registry [IPTR], personal communication, 2016).

Epidemiology and Sequelae of Insulin-Dependent Diabetes Mellitus

According to the Centers for Disease Control Fact Sheet, over 20 million people in the United States, 7% of the population, have IDDM. Type 1 diabetes accounts for about 10% of the prevalence of diabetes, whereas type 2 diabetes accounts for 90% and is caused by impaired insulin action.

IDDM is caused by destruction of the pancreatic β cells by an autoimmune process [2–4]. Without insulin, homeostasis of energy and glucose regulation is severely disturbed, leading to hyperglycemia and ketoacidosis after oral glucose intake. It occurs mostly in young patients, constantly threatening life and impairing quality of life significantly. In the long term, numerous sequelae are linked to diabetes, including nephropathy, neuropathy, retinopathy, and vascular problems, to mention only the most common complications [5]. Overall life expectancy is shortened [6]. The cost for the healthcare system is also significant, mostly in treating advanced diabetic complications [7,8]. Treatment involves insulin injection, aiming to achieve maximum control of glucose levels. On the other hand, achieving tight control of glucose may put the patient at risk of life-threatening hypoglycemia [5]. At present, no insulin therapy, either regular daily injections or artificial insulin pumps, can control glucose levels perfectly. For selected patients, the best option is pancreas transplantation, aiming to restore a functioning feedback mechanism involving glucose measurement and insulin release. Several studies have proved that pancreas transplantation may mitigate the long-term complications of diabetes [9,10]. However, these studies are difficult to interpret as none of them were controlled.

Historical Aspects

The discovery of insulin in 1920 in Toronto by Banting and Best, an orthopedic surgeon and his medical student, transformed diabetes mellitus from an acutely fatal disease to a chronic illness that may result in kidney failure, blindness, vascular disease, and disabling neuropathy. Transplantation of the vascular pancreas was proposed as a potential cure for this disease, as this operation normalizes blood glucose control without the need for exogenous insulin, normalizes hemoglobin A_{1c} (HbA_{1c}) levels, dramatically improves quality of life, and

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd.

Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

potentially prevents or mitigates secondary complications. The first pancreas transplant was performed on December 16, 1966, by Kelly and Lillehei's group [11]. This was followed by a series of transplants utilizing modified surgical techniques. For more than a decade, the lack of powerful immunosuppressants, antibiotics, and antivirals in a population of severely ill patients vielded very poor results. In 1980, the few centers performing pancreas transplants reported a graft survival at 1 year posttransplant of 20% and patient mortality as high as 40% (D.E.R. Sutherland, IPTR, personal communication, 1982). It was not surprising, therefore, that pancreas transplantation acquired a bad reputation among diabetologists and nephrologists and referrals for this operation were sparse. In 1978, Dubernard and the Lyon group suggested avoiding anastomosis of the pancreatic duct or duodenum altogether and obliterating the pancreatic duct with neoprene, a liquid synthetic rubber that hardened after injection [12]. The technique lost its appeal when it became obvious that pancreaticocutaneous fistulas and infections complicated the postoperative course. The Lyon experience demonstrated that the pancreas must be drained and, in an attempt to avoid contamination by opening bowel, Sollinger and the Wisconsin group first suggested using the urinary bladder as a drainage conduit [13]. This drainage technique proved to be safer and temporarily boosted the enthusiasm for pancreas transplantation. However, in a review of 500 SPKs, we concluded that urologic complications were too significant to continue with bladder drainage [14], and in 1995 we converted to enteric drainage. This technique is now standard in the majority of transplant centers performing pancreas transplantation. About 50% of our patients who had undergone bladder drainage required enteric conversion [15]. For practical purposes, it should be mentioned that enteric conversion is highly successful if performed within 1 year after transplantation. At a later time, the chronically distended duodenal segment is much more prone to anastomotic leakage and we recommend Roux-en-Y diversion.

From December 1966 to December 2014, 48,000 pancreas transplants were reported to the International Pancreas Transplant Registry (A.C. Gruessner, IPTR, personal communication, March 2016). More than 29,000 were reported from the United States. Since 2004, pancreas transplantation has decreased in the United States, whereas other countries have shown a steady increase.

Indications for Pancreas Transplantation

Our general rule for any type of pancreas transplantation is that the potential beneficial effects of the transplantation must outweigh the possible complications of surgery and the side-effects of immunosuppressive therapy. Patients should be in good general health, since the operation is challenging and has its morbidities. No strict age limit exists, but most transplanted patients are less than 50 years old as complication rates increase with age [16,17]. We recommend 55 years as the upper age limit. Our youngest patient was 11 years old; indeed, younger patients in particular might obtain increased benefit from a transplant, since diabetic comorbidities may reverse better in the young. Obese patients should be encouraged to lose weight before transplantation, since complication rates increase with a body mass index (BMI) >30 [18–20].

SPK is indicated in patients with IDDM and end-stage renal disease (ESRD). Transplantation of the pancreas as a part of an SPK is easily justifiable, as the patient has to undergo immunosuppressive therapy for the kidney transplant in any case. Also, the fact that both organs are transplanted during the same operation makes SPK attractive. Although SPK remains the most frequently performed form of pancreas transplantation, the numbers performed in the United States have decreased since 2004. In the opinion of the authors, this is due to improved medical treatment that delays diabetic endstage nephropathy (thus causing an increase in the age of potential recipients who develop ESRD), and a progressive increase in donor age making the pancreas organ less suitable for transplant.

The indications for PAK are somewhat controversial. In general, the procedure is reserved for patients who have difficulties controlling diabetes after kidney transplantation. However, in the United States, because of allocation rules in many regions, no preference is given to SPK recipients. Therefore, many patients first receive a live donor or deceased donor kidney followed by a pancreas transplant. Isolated pancreatic grafts are available in larger quantities. There has been controversy regarding the survival benefit of PAK. As a reflection, PAK has decreased by 50% over the past 10 years.

The indications for PA are difficult to standardize. Careful monitoring of long-term survival and immunosuppressive complications is required. In our view, the procedure is indicated only in extremely rare cases. Some surgeons consider the procedure when several severe diabetic complications are present and the diabetes is hyperlabile with severe episodes of hypoglycemia and ketoacidosis in addition to unawareness of hypoglycemia. There is controversy about the degree of difficulty that a patient must experience before he or she qualifies for this operation. At the University of Wisconsin (UW), it is required that the patient be evaluated by an experienced endocrinologist and that at least several types of insulin administration and glucose controls have been attempted. If the patient continues to experience frequent hypoglycemic episodes, the indications for PA are given.
Some centers have performed pancreas transplantation in patients with type 2 diabetes. Hence this indication is becoming more frequent, but the benefits in this scenario still require further study. Most recently, a BMI of 30 or below and a C-peptide level >2 are required for a patient to be listed by the United Network for Organ Sharing (UNOS).

Only a small number of living related pancreas transplants have been performed since 1994 [21]. The procedure bears significant risks for the donor and should be performed only under strict study conditions. The procedure is not performed at our center.

Preoperative Workup and Cardiac Risk Assessment

The preoperative workup is comparable to a kidney transplant workup and aims to exclude potential risks for the recipient [16]. The workup includes past medical history and a general physical examination, laboratory studies (creatinine, HbA_{1c}, C-peptide, etc.), viral serology, immunologic studies, computed tomography (CT) to assess the quality of the iliac arteries, and cancer screening, which includes mammography, PAP smear, prostate-specific antigen, and colonoscopy (in those over 50 years old).

Additionally, patients with diabetes are more prone to have coronary artery disease. Therefore, a thorough evaluation of the status of the coronary arteries is mandatory. Cardiovascular complications are a major cause of both short- and long-term death [22]. Complex algorithms have been published regarding the preoperative cardiac workup for pancreas transplant recipients [23,24]. A review of all studies prompted us to mandate coronary angiography in all patients over 35 years of age and in younger patients with a cardiac history and/or abnormal stress testing.

Donor Selection and Donor Pancreatectomy

Selection of the pancreas donor is difficult unless the donor is young and slim. The age of the donor is one of the principal factors impacting postoperative pancreas graft survival [25]. The lower age limit at our center is 3 years. In fact, we have shown that pancreatic grafts from younger donors have over 90% success for 10-year patient and graft survival rates [26]. Older donors and obese donors are only accepted if visual inspection of the graft demonstrates a satisfactory graft. Careful evaluation of the graft, considering consistency, fibrosis, steatosis, and status of the arterial vessels, is crucial. In the absence of

objective criteria, the donor surgeon's experience is of paramount importance. Grafts from obese donors have a higher rate of thrombosis, fluid collections, abscesses, and anastomotic leaks. The upper age limit at our center is 60 years.

A history of donor pancreatitis or any pancreatic surgery is a contraindication for use. Abdominal trauma may or may not affect the pancreas, hence surgical exploration is justified in an attempt to procure the organ. Elevated glucose levels can be caused by steroid treatment for brain edema or can be stress related, and therefore should not be considered as a contraindication. In questionable cases, one might consider obtaining HbA_{1c} from the donor to rule out latent diabetes. Donors with type 2 diabetes and high C-peptide levels are acceptable unless they are obese. Hyperamylasemia is often encountered in brain-dead donors and therefore is not a contraindication if no other reason is evident. Finally, a pancreas donor risk index (pDRI) has been developed to inform organ acceptance decision making, which considers 10 common donor variables and one transplant factor (ischemia time) as factors associated with an increased risk of allograft failure [27].

Donor Operation

The medical management of the donor by the anesthetist aims at hemodynamic stability until cross-clamping. Before and during procurement, the urine output is a good measure of sufficient abdominal organ perfusion. Hemodynamic instability enhances the danger of graft pancreatitis and thrombosis and therefore graft loss.

The donor operation is usually a part of multiorgan retrieval. It is preferable that the same team retrieves both liver and pancreas en bloc (Fig. 148.1). This approach is fast and is associated with the least amount of injuries to vascular structures. If divided on the back table or *in situ*, the superior mesenteric artery and splenic artery are handled with care in order to avoid intimal dissection. In the case of an aberrant right hepatic artery, the mesenteric artery is divided distally and the mesenteric origin stays with the liver graft. The splenic artery might retract into the tissue; a marking suture avoids time-consuming backtable exploration. The common bile duct is ligated in order to avoid posttransplant leakage. Dividing the mesentery at the base of the pancreas is crucial. Some surgeons use GIA staplers; however, we prefer double ligation with 2-0 silk. The mesenteric vessels, if not properly ligated, may retract into the pancreatic tissue. Bleeding can occur after reperfusion and the subsequent swelling can lead to venous outflow obstruction, venous thrombosis, and graft loss [28].

If the liver and pancreas teams are separate, then it is the liver team that has priority in deciding where to



Figure 148.1 En bloc procurement procedure for liver and pancreas. The abdominal aorta is cannulated distally and prepared for cross-clamping on top. The celiac trunk in dissected to identify the splenic and common hepatic artery. Anatomic variances of the liver arterial supply are identified. The portal vein is cannulated if required. The mesenteric root is divided and the pancreas is mobilized gently, avoiding any tissue trauma, using the spleen as a handle.

transect the portal vein. There is usually enough portal vein to perform a primary anastomosis. Some transplant groups almost routinely use a portal venous interposition graft without any evidence of a higher incidence of pancreas graft venous thrombosis. Transection of the stomach at the antrum and of the proximal jejunum is performed with staplers and leaves sufficient safety margins. Shortening of the intestinal structures is left for the back-table preparation. Instillation of antibiotic solution via the nasogastric tube is optional. Gentle mobilization of the pancreas, not injuring the parenchyma or the capsule, is essential in order to avoid postoperative leakage and pancreatitis. Keeping the pancreas cold with ice during the procurement process is important. Overflushing with preservation fluid leads to graft edema and must be avoided. An arterial graft also has to be procured for the arterial reconstruction. Usually, the bifurcation of the iliac artery is used. Alternatively, the brachiocephalic trunk can be used.

Deceased Cardiac Death Donors (DCD)

Because of organ shortages and increasing waiting lists, strategies to enlarge the donor pool are under investigation. One option is the utilization of organs from donors after cardiac death. In a study at our center [29], the 5-year patient, pancreas graft, and kidney graft survival rates were similar to those with donation after brain death. Pancreas graft function was unaffected by the mode of procurement, whereas kidney grafts had more delayed graft function but with no sequelae for long-term function [30]. In a follow-up study be Scalea et al. [31], emphasis was placed on the fact that older DCDs carry a higher risk for postoperative dysfunction and careful individual evaluation of each donor is required as outlined in the paper.

Preservation

The standard preservation fluid for pancreas grafts is the University of Wisconsin (UW) solution developed by Belzer and Southard in 1987. Under clinical conditions, cold ischemia preservation times of up to 40 hours have been reported [32]. Whether UW solution is the gold standard for the pancreas is still a matter of discussion, although large-scale studies by Stuart et al. [33,34] provided solid evidence for its superiority. Another solution, histidine-tryptophan-ketoglutarate (HTK), has been used for heart transplantation since 1986. At present, some large centers in the United States and Europe use HTK as their standard preservation solution for the pancreas and have reported good results.

Technical Aspects of the Recipient Operation

As discussed in the Introduction, it took several decades to develop a technique for pancreas transplantation that provides reproducibly good results with a minimum of complications.

Back-Table Graft Preparation

If the procurement is not done by the same team, the transplant surgeon thoroughly inspects the pancreas on the back table. If signs of fibrosis, necrosis, steatosis, or severe trauma are present, the procedure should be aborted. As a first step, the spleen is removed and the vessels are ligated separately. The duodenum is shortened on both sides using GIA staplers and the duodenal segment is inverted with sutures. Excessive tissue, especially lymphatic tissue around the superior mesenteric artery, is removed. The portal vein is lengthened by ligation of smaller branches. Arterial reconstruction is performed by an iliac arterial Y graft by connecting the external iliac artery to the splenic artery (Fig. 148.2).

Recipient Operation

The abdomen is entered via a midline incision. In SPK, the kidney is also usually implanted through a midline incision, although either a separate incision or mobilization of the extraperitoneal space alone has been used to allow extraperitoneal positioning of the kidney graft. In our experience, this has not proven beneficial. The iliac vessels are exposed. In general, the pancreas is implanted on the right side, because venous access is easier. With the bladder draining technique, the head of the pancreas is positioned toward the pelvis (Fig. 148.3), whereas in the current technique with enteric drainage, the head is positioned upwards (Fig. 148.4).

Vascular Anastomosis

The venous anastomosis is performed first. At the implantation site of the distal vena cava/proximal right common iliac vein, the vein is controlled with a side-biting

Figure 148.2 Posterior view of the pancreas graft after back-table preparation. The iliac Y graft is anastomosed to the superior mesenteric and the splenic artery. All the vessels in the mesenteric root at the lower border of the pancreas and the distal

splenic vessels are thoroughly tied. The duodenal stumps are stapled and oversewn additionally.

clamp and the anastomosis is performed end-to-side with 6-0 running Prolene suture. A technical controversy existed about the preferred type of venous drainage. Several authors described drainage into the portal system to one of the mesenteric veins, claiming that the first-pass effect of insulin through the liver leads to a more physiologic insulin distribution. In our view, there is no clear-cut demonstration that there are any metabolic consequences of peripheral venous drainage, and after an initial wave of enthusiasm, more recently reported series have failed to show a benefit for the portal drainage technique [35].

The arterial anastomosis is performed second. The iliac graft extension is sutured to the common iliac artery of the recipient using 6-0 Prolene. The length should be adapted to allow for distension following graft edema. On the other hand, the graft should not be left too long in order to avoid kinking and risk of thrombosis. Thereafter, removal of the vascular clamps is sequential: first the venous clamp, followed by the distal and then proximal arterial clamps, allowing enough time for thorough hemostasis after each step.

Management of Exocrine Pancreatic Secretion

Many surgical complications originated from the difficulty of securing the drainage of the exocrine pancreas. Bladder drainage techniques evolved from use of a duodenal button to use of a duodenal segment (Fig. 148.3). At the UW, we chose this technique in the early 1980s, as a review of technical failures after enteric anastomosis suggested rejection of the small bowel as the cause. This, of course, occurred before the introduction of cyclosporin and mycophenolate mofetil (MMF). For this reason, a drainage site was chosen in which the anastomosis could be protected for 5–10 days by urinary catheter





Figure 148.3 Pancreas transplantation with bladder drainage.

decompression. In our view, duct injection was never acceptable after we visited multiple centers around the world and observed the high complication rates associated with this technique. Bladder drainage uses the bladder as the draining conduit. In the most frequently used technique, a duodenal segment is anastomosed side-byside to the urinary bladder. This is usually done in two layers. Although this technique is relatively safe, later urinary complications such as frequent urinary tract infections, urethral erosions, and leaks and bleeding from the bladder, and also large loss of bicarbonate, made it clear that this is not an ideal technique [14]. Nevertheless, and to our surprise, this technique is still used by some large centers today. These centers claim that determination of urinary amylase is useful in the early diagnosis of rejection of the pancreas.

Enteric drainage, initially performed by Kelly and Lillehei, was later championed by the Stockholm group. After we had introduced MMF into pancreas transplantation, the incidence of acute rejection decreased by more than 50% [36]. This made us sufficiently comfortable to switch from bladder drainage to enteric drainage in 1995. Our center has now performed 400 bladderdrained and more than 800 enteric-drained transplants, and there is no question that enteric drainage carries a much lower complication rate [35]. In fact, more than 50% of our bladder-drained patients have had to undergo enteric conversion. Early enteric conversion (within 1 year of transplant) is usually well tolerated, whereas late



Figure 148.4 Pancreas transplantation with enteric drainage.

conversions are technically difficult owing to a very thin duodenal segment and anastomotic leakage as high as 50%. We now recommend that every late conversion must be diverted through a Roux-en-Y loop. The indications for enteric conversion are leaks, hemorrhage from the bladder, loss of bicarbonate, and recurrent urinary tract infections.

In enteric drainage, the duodenal segment is anastomosed to the proximal jejunum side-to-side in a two-layer suture (Fig. 148.4). The postoperative complications of enteric drainage are few. Anastomotic leaks are rare; the most common site of a leak is the mesenteric side of the proximal staple line. If, during the retrieval, the length of bowel distal to the pylorus has been cut too close to the pancreas, inversion of the bowel is difficult, resulting in an ischemic corner of bowel that is prone to leak.

According to the IPTR, outside the United States more than 98% of all SPK transplants are managed with enteric drainage, whereas within the United States slightly more cases have used bladder drainage, but these nonetheless constitute only a minority of transplants.

Postoperative Care

The patient with diabetes who undergoes SPK, PA, or PAK requires meticulous postoperative management. In the postoperative period, the patient is monitored in the recovery unit. The majority of patients do not require admission to an Intensive Care Unit. Pancreas function is monitored by measuring glucose levels, as a rise in glucose indicates graft dysfunction, most likely due to vascular thrombosis in this early stage. If there is a question in this regard, an urgent ultrasound examination is performed. Although there have been reports of successful rescue operations for arterial and venous thrombosis, these cases are rare. Urine output is the measure of kidney function. Conversely, if delayed kidney graft function is present, careful fluid management avoiding fluid overload is mandatory. Overall hemodynamic stability should be achieved in the early postoperative period and, if any signs of intra-abdominal hemorrhage are present, the patient should be brought back to the operating room immediately.

In addition to antibiotic and antiviral prophylaxis, careful immunosuppressive and anticoagulation management is required. Thrombosis of the pancreas is one of the most feared complications. We reported series [1] that demonstrated one of the lowest thrombosis rates. In fact, we believe that the use of heparin will not reduce thrombosis rates, and we have argued that systemic anticoagulation might enhance not only posttransplant bleeding, but also the incidence of thrombosis itself [28]; therefore, we do not use any anticoagulation apart from aspirin (375 mg daily). The use of a nasogastric tube, even after enteric drainage, not only seems to be unnecessary, but also prolongs posttransplant ileus. We therefore do not support the routine use of nasogastric decompression.

Biopsy of the Pancreas

Biopsy of the pancreas is routinely performed at our center if there is suspicion of allograft rejection. Common indicators are rising amylase and lipase levels or elevated blood glucose values. The biopsies are performed under ultrasound guidance and the complication rate is low. Banff criteria are used for the degree of rejection and the determination of antirejection therapy.

Current Status and Results of Pancreas Transplantation in the United States

Although the described technical and management innovations have contributed to pancreas transplantation becoming a standardized procedure in the United States, the numbers of both SPK and PTA have declined; the overall decline was 34% between 2005 and 2014. The addition of new patients to the waiting list has also declined. It is possible that improvements in competing therapies or higher standards for donor selection may be responsible. On the other hand, the results of pancreas transplantation have improved. From 2006 to 2014, early graft failures decreased from 12.8 to 8.2%. Kidney graft survival rates for SPK at 1, 5, and 10 years for the recent cohort (2004-2014) were 93, 74 and 47%, respectively. At 10 years, PTA mortality decreased from 46 to 26%. Mortality for all pancreas transplants improved substantially across all groups. The 1-year mortality for SPK decreased from 8% in 1995 to 2% in 2013. There are approximately 14,000 patients in the United States today with a functioning pancreas transplant.

Although this progress is encouraging, pancreas transplantation is available to only 2% of all patients with newly diagnosed type 1 diabetes. Therefore, newer therapies are under investigation. There is particular interest in the areas of stem-cell research and gene therapy.

Conclusion

A remarkable amount of progress has been made in the field of pancreas transplantation since the first successful procedure in humans in 1966. Pancreas transplantation has evolved from an experimental procedure, with high morbidity and mortality, into an operative procedure with expected excellent outcomes akin to a kidney-alone transplantation. The rise of the field is due to great strides in surgical techniques, immunosuppressive protocols, donor evaluation, preoperative recipient assessment, and postoperative management. The techniques described have been in routine use at our center with excellent results and continue to evolve to make pancreas transplantation a safer and more effective treatment option for patients with diabetes.

References

- Sollinger HW et al. One thousand consecutive simultaneous pancreas-kidney transplants at a single center with 22-year follow-up. Ann Surg 2009;250:618-630.
- 2 Atkinson MA, Eisenbarth GS. Type 1 diabetes: new perspectives on disease pathogenesis and treatment. Lancet 2001;358(9277): 221–229.

- **3** Wucherpfennig KW. Insights into autoimmunity gained from structural analysis of MHC–peptide complexes. Curr Opin Immunol 2001;13(6):650–656.
- **4** Wucherpfennig KW, Eisenbarth GS. Type 1 diabetes. Nat Immunol 2001;2(9):767–768.
- 5 The Diabetes Control and Complications Trial Research Group. The effect of intensive treatment of diabetes on the development and progression of longterm complications in insulin-dependent diabetes mellitus. N Engl J Med 1993;329(14):977–986.
- **6** Palumbo PJ et al. Diabetes mellitus: incidence, prevalence, survivorship, and causes of death in Rochester, Minnesota, 1945–1970. Diabetes 1976;25(7):566–573.
- 7 Currie CJ et al. The financial costs of hospital care for people with diabetes who have single and multiple macrovascular complications. Diabetes Res Clin Pract 2005;67(2):144–151.
- 8 Rubin RJ, Altman WM, Mendelson DN. Health care expenditures for people with diabetes mellitus, 1992. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1994;78(4):809A–809F.
- **9** Solders G et al. Effects of combined pancreatic and renal transplantation on diabetic neuropathy: a two-year follow-up study. Lancet 1987;330(8570):1232–1235.
- 10 Bohman SO et al. Prevention of kidney graft diabetic nephropathy by pancreas transplantation in man. Diabetes 1985;34(3):306–308.
- 11 Kelly WD, Lillehei RC, Merkel FK, Idezuki Y, Goetz FC. Allotransplantation of the pancreas and duodenum along with the kidney in diabetic nephropathy. Surgery 1967;61(6):827–837.
- 12 Dubernard JM et al. A new method for the preparation of a pancreatic graft prior to transplantation: experimental data and human applications in 9 transplants in 8 diabetics [author's translation]. Chirurgie 1978;104(3):242–258 (in German).
- 13 Cook K, Sollinger HW, Warner T, Kamps D, Belzer FO. Pancreaticocystostomy: an alternative method for exocrine drainage of segmental pancreatic allografts. Transplantation 1983;35:634–636.
- 14 Sollinger HW et al. Experience with 500 simultaneous pancreas-kidney transplants. Ann Surg 1998;228(3):284–296.
- 15 Sollinger HW et al. Indications for enteric conversion after pancreas transplantation with bladder drainage. Surgery 1992;112(4):842–845; discussion, 845–846.
- 16 Gruessner RW et al. Recipient risk factors have an impact on technical failure and patient and graft survival rates in bladder-drained pancreas transplants. Transplantation 1994;57(11):1598–1606.
- 17 Freise CE, Stock PG, Melzer JS. Increased morbidity and mortality of simultaneous pancreas-renal transplantation in patients over 49 years of age. Transplant Proc 1998;30(2):292.
- Bumgardner GL et al. Obesity as a risk factor after combined pancreas/kidney transplantation. Transplantation 1995;60(12):1426–1430.

- **19** Dindo D et al. Obesity in general elective surgery. Lancet 2003;361(9374):2032–2035.
- **20** Hanish SI et al. Obesity predicts increased overall complications following pancreas transplantation. Transplant Proc 2005;37(8):3564–3566.
- 21 Sutherland DE et al. Pancreas transplants from living-related donors. Transplant Proc 1994;26(2):443–445.
- 22 Secchi A et al. Mortality of cadaveric kidney transplantation versus combined kidney–pancreas transplantation in diabetic patients. Lancet 1996;347(9004):827.
- **23** Williams ME. Management of the diabetic transplant recipient. Kidney Int 1995;48(5):1660–1674.
- 24 Manske CL et al. Screening diabetic transplant candidates for coronary artery disease: identification of a low risk subgroup. Kidney Int 1993;44(3):617–621.
- 25 Odorico JS et al. Donor factors affecting outcome after pancreas transplantation. Transplant Proc 1998;30(2):276–277.
- 26 Fernandez LA et al. Superior long-term results of simultaneous pancreas-kidney transplantation from pediatric donors. Am J Transplant 2004;4:2093–2101.
- 27 Axelrod D et al. Systematic evaluation of pancreas allograft quality, outcomes, and geographic variation in utilization. Am J Transplant 2010;10:837–845.
- 28 Sollinger HW. Pancreatic transplantation and vascular graft thrombosis. J Am Coll Surg 1996;182(4):362–363.
- **29** Bellingham JM et al. Donation after cardiac death: a 29-year experience. Surgery 2011;150:692–702.
- **30** Fernandez LA et al. Simultaneous pancreas–kidney transplantation from donation after cardiac death: successful long-term outcomes. Ann Surg 2005;242(5):716–723.
- **31** Scalea JR et al. When do DCD donors die? Outcomes and implications of DCD at a high-volume, singlecenter OPO in the United States. Ann Surg 2016;263:211–216.
- **32** D'Alessandro AM et al. Use of UW solution in pancreas transplantation. Diabetes 1989;38(suppl 1):7–9.
- **33** Alonso D et al. Increased pancreatitis in allografts flushed with histidine–tryptophan–ketoglutarate solution: a cautionary tale. Am J Transplant 2008;8:1942–1945.
- **34** Stewart ZA et al. Histidine–tryptophan–ketoglutarate (HTK) is associated with reduced graft survival in pancreas transplantation. Am J Transplant 2009;9:217–221.
- 35 Demartines N, Schiesser M, Clavien PA. An evidencebased analysis of simultaneous pancreas-kidney and pancreas transplantation alone. Am J Transplant 2005;5(11):2688–2697.
- 36 Odorico JS et al. A study comparing mycophenolate mofetil to azathioprine in simultaneous pancreas– kidney transplantation. Transplantation 1998;66(12):1751–1759.

Index

Note:

Abbreviations used in the index are listed on pages xxx–xli. Alphabetization order: This index is in word-by-word order, whereby terms like 'duct obstruction' precede 'ductal'. Cross-reference targets in *italics* refer to general entries, or to subentries within the same main entry. Page numbers in **bold** refer to pages on which tables or boxes appear; page numbers in *italics*, refer to figures. *vs* denotes differential diagnosis, or comparisons.

а

ABC-02 trial 1092, 1094 ABCC8 gene mutations 31, 32 abdominal compartment syndrome (ACS) 205, 261-262, 313 acute pancreatitis 205, 259, 261-262, 313 chronic pancreatitis pain 350, 422 necrotizing pancreatitis necrosectomy 291 abdominal hypertension 205, 261, 262, 313 abdominal pain acute pancreatitis 219, 222 autoimmune pancreatitis 506, 522, 535, 556 chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer abdominal ultrasound autoimmune pancreatitis 550-551 chronic pancreatitis 406 pancreatic cancer 771 pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors 949.950 abscesses, pancreatic 241, 302, 305, 316, 318, 441 accessory pancreatic duct (duct of Santorini) 16 anatomy 11, 11 development 4,5 incomplete fusion with duct of Wirsung 26 small, pancreas divisum and 26 ACE inhibitors, acute pancreatitis due to 233 acetaldehvde 137, 138 acetaldehyde dehydrogenase (ALDH) 137, 140 ALDH2 gene variants 140-141, 345 groups (ALDH1, ALDH2) 140 acetylation, epigenetic, acute pancreatitis 336 acetylcholine (ACh) acinar cell stimulation 43, 44, 44, 45, 51-52,88 mechanism 48, 48-50, 49 CCK-RP release 85, 85 nicotinergic receptors 674, 675 PIP₂ breakdown 48, 48 release by pancreatic neurons 85, 88 acetylic acid 423 acinar cell(s) 3, 43, 160 absence/loss 30 in acinar tubules 13 acute pancreatitis initiation 64 see also acute pancreatitis alcohol metabolism 137 apoptosis 69, 69-70, 109 cathepsin B role 69, 69-70, 180 blood supply 22, 252 Ca^{2+} entry/exit control 50–51, 51, 67 calcium dysregulation, acute pancreatitis 158-159 chronic pancreatitis etiology 334 culture, growth in 101 cytoplasm 15, 16 dedifferentiation 100, 101 differentiation/development 5, 6 malignancies with 683 digestive enzyme release 43, 196, 426 digestive enzyme synthesis control 95, 178 ductal hypertension effect 149 ductal metaplasia, carcinogens 675 fluid secreted see acinar fluid focal dysplasia, smoking and 676 functions 15, 43, 178 histology 14-16, 16, 17 inflammatory pathways, acute pancreatitis 67-68 injury alcohol effects 136, 136, 137-138, 336 cigarette smoke effect 676

cytokines/mediators released 71-72, 252, 338 in vitro 63 inflammatory cell infiltration 71, 338 ischemic 252 trypsin role 68, 68–70, 175, 178-179, 242 islet cells, structural relationship 123-124 islet hormones, exposure to 124 membrane capacitance 52 mitochondria 15, 17, 46-47 necrosis 194, 196, 196 pancreatic stone protein (PSP/Reg) expression 127 protection from enzyme activation 64-65, 178-179 response to stress 336 secretion, physiology 43-55, 426 ACh and Ca^{2+} signal generation 48, 48-50, 49 ACh and CCK stimulating 43, 44, 44, 45, 51-52, 67 Ca²⁺, abnormal levels, acute pancreatitis 67, 149 Ca²⁺ control of enzyme secretion 51-52, 57 Ca²⁺ control of fluid secretion 52, 57 Ca²⁺ entry/exit 50–51, 51, 67 Ca^{2+} homeostasis, organelles 46, 46-48,47 Ca^{2+} signal generation mechanisms 48, 48-50, 49 Ca²⁺ signaling 45, 45, 46, 46, 47, 67, 149 Ca²⁺ transport 46, 46–48, 47 chloride-rich fluid 43, 44, 44-45, 52, 56 - 57Cl⁻ exit from cells 52 dangers of Ca²⁺ signaling 52-53 of digestive enzymes 16, 18, 43, 44, 44-45, 56-57

The Pancreas: An Integrated Textbook of Basic Science, Medicine, and Surgery, Third Edition. Edited by Hans G. Beger, Andrew L. Warshaw, Ralph H. Hruban, Markus W. Büchler, Markus M. Lerch, John P. Neoptolemos, Tooru Shimosegawa, and David C. Whitcomb. © 2018 John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Published 2018 by John Wiley & Sons Ltd. Companion website: www.wiley.com/go/beger/thepancreas

acinar cell(s) (cont'd) inhibition, by caerulein, in models 65.65 inhibition reversal effect 66 pancreatic juice composition 43 prevention by elevated ductal pressure 149 repetitive Ca²⁺ spiking 50, 52, 53 sequential, with duct cells 56-57 store-operated Ca²⁺ channels 45, 50-51.51 see also digestive enzymes staining 14, 17 stimulation, pancreatitis models 63 tight junctions between 15, 52 transition to ductular-like cells 14 turnover and division 98 ultrastructure 14, 15-16, 16, 17 volume of pancreas 43 zymogen granules 13, 16, 17, 20, 178 acinar cell carcinoma (ACC) gene mutations 941 immunohistology 701 molecular mechanisms 683, 941 oncocytic neuroendocrine neoplasm vs 932 pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors vs 936 pathology 699-701, 700 tumor marker 763 acinar cell cystadenoma 578, 699 acinar cell neoplasms 573 see also acinar cell carcinoma (ACC); pancreatoblastoma acinar fluid 43-44 components 43-44 secretion 43, 44, 44-45, 56-57 Ca^{2+} control 52 see also acinar cell(s), secretion acinar tissue 13-16 absence 28 see also acinar cell(s); acinus (acini) acinar-to-ductal metaplasia (ADM) 14, 338 acinar transport model 44 acinar tubules 13, 17 arrangements 13-14 "acinar-duct-islet axis" 123, 124 see also insulo-acinar relationship acinus (acini) 43 arrangements 13-14, 123 blood supply 252 early degeneration 30 low blood flow, damage 252 peri-insular (around islets) 123, 124 tele-insular 123 ultrastructure 13-16 acquired immune deficiency syndrome (AIDS) 232 ACTH, PanNETs secreting 955, 956 medical treatment 973 activated protein C (APC) 184 acute biliary pancreatitis (ABP) 146-157 cholecystectomy after, timing 153, 299, 328, 357 clinical features 152

diagnosis 296 endoscopic therapy 296-300 adverse events 297 cholecystectomy after 299 early treatment, benefits 298 indications for 296-297 outcomes and timing 297-299, 328 stone extraction 297, 298 techniques 297 epidemiology 146, 150-151, 296 etiology 146-150, 296 bile reflux 146, 147 common channel hypothesis 146-147, 149 ductal hypertension hypothesis 148-149 duodenal reflux hypothesis 147-148 gallstone mechanisms 146-149, 296 microlithiasis 151, 151 other causes (non-gallstone) 149, 149-150 two-phase hypothesis 149 gallstones 146-149, 160, 193, 196, 260, 296, 355 confirmation of presence 151-152, 152, 297 histopathology 196 management 260 obstruction and resolution 149 size and number 151 histopathology 196 historical aspects 146 imaging 148, 296, 297 ERCP 152-153, 296, 297, 298-299 mortality rate 152 natural course 196 pathogenesis 296 recurrent attacks 153, 299, 357 treatment 152-153, 260 acute lung injury (ALI) 181-183 acute necrotic collection (ANC) 195, 242-243, 243, 272, 277 acute pancreatitis with see necrotizing pancreatitis definition 277, 306, 311 see also pancreatic fluid collections (PFC) acute pancreatitis 63, 158 abdominal compartment syndrome 205, 261-262 acute lung injury 181-183 acute-phase proteins 207-208 alcohol-induced see alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis annular pancreas 215, 215 ARDS 181-183, 261 bacterial infections 183, 265-266, 266 biliary see acute biliary pancreatitis biliary tract link, landmarks 146, 147 blood pressure 185, 258 systolic 259-260, 261 blood urea nitrogen (BUN) 207, 209, 262 C-reactive protein 207-208, 209 cardiovascular abnormalities 185, 185-186, 261 care after 327-328

chemokines 208, 209 in children see pediatric acute pancreatitis cholecystectomy after, timing 328 choledochal cyst 214, 214-215 choledochocele 214, 214-215 chronic pancreatitis development see chronic pancreatitis chronic pancreatitis overlap 323 classification systems 199-203, 204, 238 - 241Atlanta (1992) system 199, 238-239, 265, 305 Atlanta (2012) system see Atlanta classification, revised (2012) in children 224 determinant-based (DBC) 199, 200, 200, 201, 239, 241 future prospects 200-202 imaging for 238 matching to setting 200-201 modified DBC 202, 202 new 199-200 reasons for classifying 199 validation and comparison 200, 201, 241 see also acute pancreatitis, severity assessment clinical features 219, 222, 258 see also pain, acute pancreatitis clinical pathway for managing 258-260, 259 coagulopathies 184-185 congenital anomalies and see congenital anomalies costs of 63, 251 creatinine (serum) 207, **209**, 262 cytokines 71, 162, 208, 209 definition 193, 219 diabetic ketoacidosis 231, 262 diagnosis 238, 239 discharge planning 357 drug-related 232–234, 234 early intra-acinar events 64-72, 324 autophagy pathways 70 calcium signaling 67 cathepsin B role in apoptosis 69, 69-70, 180 colocalization, zymogens/lysosomes 66,66 enzyme activation 53, 64-68, 178-180, 196-197, 336 ER stress 70-71 inflammatory pathway activation 64, 67-68,71 inhibition of secretion 65, 65-66 innate immune system activation 67 mitochondrial dysfunction 70 systemic injury after 71-72, 252 trypsin role, acinar cell injury see below early management 258-260, 259 ECG abnormalities 185-187 ectopic pancreatic tissue 215 edematous see acute pancreatitis, interstitial edematous

etiology 230, 296, 355, 417 alcohol see alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis bile reflux 146, 147 biliary surgery causing 150 congenital anomalies see congenital anomalies cystic lesions 327 drugs causing 232-234, 234 gallstones see acute biliary pancreatitis hypertriglyceridemia mechanism 262 infectious diseases 231-232, 232 examination for 258 fatty acid ethyl esters (FAEE) 186 fluid collections after 311-312 conservative treatment 312-314 endoscopic management 301-304 minimally invasive therapy 313-314 surgical management 305-310 see also pancreatic fluid collections (PFC) follow-up 327-328 free fatty acids, increased 186 fungal infections 252, 266 genetic factors 158-165, 159 multiple genetic defects 161 see also genetic susceptibility factors gut permeability 183-184, 184 gut-lymph composition changes 168 gut-lymph toxicity 169, 169 hematocrit 207, 209, 259 in hereditary pancreatitis 375-376 histopathology 193-198, 335 etiology related to 196-197 pathophysiologic mechanisms 196-197 type 1 necrosis pattern 193, 194, 196, 197 type 2 necrosis pattern 194, 196, 196, 197 type 3 necrosis pattern 194, 196, 196, 197 unsolved questions 197 see also necrosis, in acute pancreatitis historical aspects 178 hypercalcemia and 230 hypertriglyceridemia 230-231, 234, 262 hypocalcemia 186-187 hypomagnesemia 186-187 hypoperfusion 258, 260 hypotension 261 hypovolemia 258, 260 hypoxemia 181 "idiopathic" 150, 151, 213 children 222 imaging 238-250 classification/severity grading 238-241, 239 240 CT Severity Index 244-245 diagnostic criteria 239 limitations/pitfalls 245-248 of local complications 240, 242-244 long-term complications 327 severe pancreatitis 241, 241-242 staging of severe pancreatitis 244-245, 248

incidence 63, 251, 311, 355, 417, 418 infectious complications 265-266, 267 prevention 266-267 inflammatory response, and cytokines 71, 162, 208, 209 interleukins (IL-6, IL-8) 208, 209 interstitial edematous 193, 194, 305, 311 histopathology, initial phase 193, 194, 195,241 management 313 outcome 194-195 radiographic diagnosis 241, 241-242 laboratory variables 207-208, 209, 258, 260 local complications 265, 266, 306, 316 acute necrotic collection 195, 242-243, 243 266 APFC 242, 243, 266 diagnosis/imaging 240, 242-244 fistula formation 316 infections 265, 267 need for early diagnosis 248 pseudocysts 244, 248, 266, 316 revised Atlanta classification 242, 306 "walled-off" necrosis 195, 239, 242, 243, 244, 244, 265, 266 long-term complications 323, 325, 327 cancer and death 327 chronic pancreatitis 324, 325 endocrine pancreas dysfunction 323, 324, 325, 328 exocrine pancreas dysfunction 323, 324-325, 325, 328 imaging findings 327 incisional hernia 327 pain 323, 326, 326-327 risk factors 324, **326** long-term outcome 323-330, 325, 326 guality of life 326-327, 357, 359 see also long-term complications (above) magnesium deficiency 186 metabolic/systemic disorders and 230-231, 252 ICU management 262 microRNAs 168 mild 200, 205, 241, 242, 254 see also acute pancreatitis, interstitial edematous models see experimental pancreatitis moderately severe 199-200, 200, 205, 241 molecular/biochemical abnormalities 178-181 cathepsin B 69, 69-70, 180-181 digestive protease activation 64-68, 178-180, 196-197 monitoring 312 mortality 178, 181, 271, 312, 327, 355 natural course 178, 260, 261 necrosis in see necrosis, in acute pancreatitis necrosis-fibrosis sequence 323 necrotizing see necrotizing pancreatitis neurogenic inflammation see neurogenic inflammation

neutrophil-inducing local injury 71-72 organ failure 178, 181, 184, 205 dynamics 205 early, and persistent 205 modified DBC classification 202, 202 multiorgan 178, 181 see also multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) pancreas divisum 213, 214 in pancreatic cancer 327, 718 pancreatic cystic neoplasms and 569 pancreatic microcirculation 251-252 pancreatic stellate cells 20, 109 paralytic ileus 183-184, 184, 262 parathyroid hormone, increased 186 pathogenesis 178-179, 196-197 in periampullary tumors 1038 phases 64 as polyfactorial disease 135, 138, 159 primary hyperthyroidism and 230 procalcitonin (PCT) 208, 209 prognostic factors calcium levels 186 disseminated intravascular coagulation 184-185 organ failure 205 progression see chronic pancreatitis protein C deficiency 184 pseudocysts after 244, 248, 266, 316 pseudocysts treatment strategies 301-304 endoscopic 301-304 surgical 305-310 pulmonary dysfunction, management 261 pulmonary failure 181-183 radiologic diagnosis 241-244 see also acute pancreatitis, imaging radiologic staging 244-245, 248 readmissions for 355-357, 356 risk factors 356, 357 recurrent (RAP) 325, 325, 355, 417 burden/incidence 357, 417, 418 in children 226-227 chronic pancreatitis risk after 195, 359 in cystic fibrosis 393, 398 first recurrence 357 hereditary pancreatitis 374, 376, 746 histomorphologic pathways 323 inborn errors of metabolism 33 natural history 355-359 prevention 302 risk and risk factors 324, 357, 358, 359 risk/risk factors 357, 359 second/further recurrences 359 renal failure 183, 262 response to, MCP-1 - 2518A/G mutation 162 risk factors 159, 159 for recurrence 324, 357, 358, 359 serum amyloid A (SAA) 208 severe 200, 205, 239, 241 contrast CT avoidance 260 definition 204 edematous see acute pancreatitis, interstitial edematous

acute pancreatitis (cont'd) enteral feeding 254-255 evolution 260, 261 ICU treatment 258-264 intestine role 167-168, 168 necrotizing see necrotizing pancreatitis radiologic diagnosis 241, 241-242, 245-248 radiologic staging 244-245 severity 197, 265, 311, 355 classifying, reasons for 199, 201, 202 cytokine polymorphisms 162 genetic modifying factors 161-162 reduced, reversal of secretion inhibition 66 severity assessment 204-212, 209 Balthazar's CT system 238 CT Severity Index 244-245 CT Severity Index, modified 248 CT system/grades 238–239, 244–245 historical perspectives 204 imaging 204 Japanese CT Severity Index 245 laboratory variables 207-208, 209 objective criteria 204 see also acute pancreatitis, classification systems severity scoring 205-207, 209 APACHE II score 206, 209 in children 224 Imrie/Ranson 205, 209 Marshall 205, 206, 209 organ failure-related 206-207 SOFA 205, 206-207, 209 systemic abnormalities in 181-185, 252 systemic injury, inflammatory 71-72, 252 treatment (antibiotics) 265-270, 313 choice of drug 268-269, 313 clinical studies 267, 268 on demand 268 indications 267-268, 313 limitations 269 necrosis with infection 267-269, 272 prophylactic 266-267, 313 rationale for 266-267 treatment (conservative) 251-257, 312-314 basic support 312 enteral/parenteral nutrition 254-255, 313 fluids see fluid resuscitation treatment (ICU) 258-264 admission, indications 260-261 early management 261-262 initial and second phases 261 late management 262-263 of metabolic abnormalities 262 pre-ICU management 258-260 special considerations 260 transition planning 263 treatment (surgical) see under necrotizing pancreatitis trypsin role 68-71 acinar cell injury mechanism 69, 69-70, 178-179, 242 second phase of activation 71-72

tryptophan metabolites 168 walled-off necrosis after 195, 239, 242, 243, 244, 244, 265, 266 walled-off necrosis treatment strategies 301-304 endoscopic 301-304 surgical 305-310 acute peripancreatic fluid collection (APFC) 195, 242, 243, 266, 311, 313 definition 242, 311 see also pancreatic fluid collections (PFC) acute-phase proteins acute pancreatitis severity 207-208 SPINK1 protein 160 acute recurrent pancreatitis (ARP) see acute pancreatitis, recurrent acute renal failure (ARF), in acute pancreatitis 183 acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) 181-183, 261 adenoma ampullary see ampullary adenoma insulin-producing 31 solid serous 699 villous, periampullary 1040, 1040 adenoma-carcinoma sequence 611, 614, 1047, 1058–1059, 1068, 1074 ADH1B gene 140 adrenergic innervation, pancreas 88 adrenomedullin 123, 127 adverse drug reactions, classification 233 AE2 and AE4 56, 57, 59 afferent loop syndrome 910, 910 age IPMN 570, 612-613, 707 pancreatic cancer 776 pancreatic cysts 568, 568 agenesis of pancreas 24 partial 24-25 AIP see autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) air embolism 281 alanine transaminase (ALT) 152, 152 albumin 186, 262 alcohol cyst ablation 637, 638 direct effects on acinar cells 136, 136, 137-138, 336 duct cells 136, 136, 138 pancreatic stellate cells 136, 136, 138 effects on pancreas 343-344, 344, 345 epigenetic proteins affected by 336 metabolism by pancreas 137, 343 metabolites, effects on pancreas 343-344, 344 as modifier in chronic pancreatitis 336 withdrawal syndrome 263 alcohol consumption abuse/heavy drinking/misuse 342, 343 acute pancreatitis 135, 138 chronic pancreatitis 336, 342, 343 diabetes in chronic pancreatitis 496 pancreatic cancer risk 668-669, 720 - 721recurrent acute pancreatitis 357 beverage type and periodicity of use 138

cessation/abstinence 357 chronic pancreatitis pain 423 after pancreatic resection 469 recurrent acute pancreatitis reduction 324 continuing, chronic pancreatitis 357, 397 counseling against use 357 dose–response relationship 342–343, 343 alcohol dehvdrogenase (ADH) 137, 140, 343 ADH I (ADH1C) 137, 140 ADH III 137 ADH1B gene, variants 140, 345 alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis alcohol volume causing 135 epidemiology 135-145, 355 etiology and pathogenesis 135-145, 335 alcohol metabolites, toxicity 137, 138 direct cellular effects of alcohol 136, 136-138 historical aspects 135-136 large duct theories 135-136 small duct (protein plug) theory 136 histopathology 196 hypertriglyceridemia in 231 individual susceptibility 138-142, 139 environmental factors 138-140, 139 hereditary factors 138, 139, 140-142 model not available 64, 136-137 as polyfactorial disease 135, 138, 159 recurrence/progression 324 alcohol-metabolizing enzymes 137 polymorphisms 140-141, 345 alcoholic chronic pancreatitis 342-348, 359, 398 abdominal pain, patterns 361, 399 age at diagnosis 417 alcohol consumption levels 342-343, 343, 345, 397 clinical features 361, 399 co-predisposing factors 345-346 diabetes in 402 endocrine insufficiency 399 epidemiology 342-343 experimental models 120, 344, 345 genetic susceptibility factors 345-346, 360 macrophage role 119, 120 pain management 423 pancreatic cancer risk 417, 418 pathophysiology 343-345, 398 cofactors involved 345 ethanol metabolism 343 ethanol/metabolite effects 343-344, 344 genetic factors 345-346 in vitro and ex vivo studies 344 in vivo studies 344-345 pancreatic duct role 345 smoking and 345, 398, 435 survival rates 397 tropical chronic pancreatitis vs 385 undernutrition 429 alcoholic pancreatitis acute see alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis acute and chronic, as continuum 135 chronic see alcoholic chronic pancreatitis as clinical paradox 135

lack of experimental model 64, 136-137 role of ER stress 71 algenpantucel-L 859 Alipogene tiparvovec (Glvbara[®]) 34, 398 alkaline phosphatase, elevated acute pancreatitis 148, 152 chronic pancreatitis 400 periampullary tumors 1038 allergies, pancreatic cancer risk 669-670 alpha-fetoprotein (AFP) 763 α cells 123 development 5,6 diabetes in chronic pancreatitis 495, 496-497 immunostaining 21, 21, 22 see also glucagon ALT phenotype 938, 9421940 alveolar edema 181 American Joint Cancer Committee (AJCC), pancreatic cancer TNM staging 772-773, 773 amino acids, dietary 96 2-aminoanthracene 673 ampulla of Vater anatomy 11, 75, 76, 1047, 1074 lymphatic drainage 1075-1076 biliary sludge 149 gallstone obstruction 146, 149 obstruction by parasites 150 preinvasive neoplasms 1047-1048 resection 1043, 1061 somatostatinomas 1053 ampulla of Vater tumors 1059, 1068, 1074 benign 1059 preprocedural evaluation 1068-1069 see also ampullary adenoma malignant 150, 1037, 1047–1051, 1058-1067, 1089 adenocarcinoma 1058, 1069, 1074, 1093 adjuvant therapy 1093–1094 (peri)ampullary duodenal cancer 1048-1049 biologic behavior 1058 biopsy 1060, 1069 classification 1058, 1059 clinical features 1037-1038, 1059 diagnosis 1059-1061, 1069 endoscopic surgery 1061, 1068, 1075-1076 epidemiology 1058, 1074 genetics 1050-1051, 1059, 1074-1075, 1093 histology 1049, 1050, 1074 IAPN association 1048 imaging 1039, 1059-1061, 1060, 1068-1069 intestinal type 1050, 1050, 1059, 1093 invasive 1048-1051, 1061 long-term outcome 1063, 1077, 1077, 1078 low-risk, surgery 1076, 1076 lymph node metastases 1049, 1061, 1075, 1075–1076, 1101–1102 management 1061-1062, 1062

molecular pathology 1050-1051, 1074-1075 nonsurgical management 1062 not otherwise specified 1049, 1050 palliative therapy 1094 pathology and pathogenesis 1058-1059, 1068 postoperative outcome 1077, 1077, 1101.1101-1102 prognosis 1049-1050, 1061, 1074 prognostic factors 1061, 1101, 1101-1102 recurrence 1102 staging 1060, 1061, 1061 subtypes 1048-1051, 1049, 1059.1074 surgery 1043, 1061-1062, 1062, 1068, 1075-1076 surgery, ampullectomy 1061, 1075, 1076, 1076, 1077, 1077 surgery, pancreatoduodenectomy 1076-1077, 1077, 1078 surgery indications 1075 surveillance after 1062, 1063 survival 1049-1050, 1061, 1099, 1100, 1101 "tubular" 1050 types 1059 uncommon 1051 ampullary adenoma 1058, 1060, 1068, 1074. 1076 ampullectomy 1075, 1076, 1076 duodenal 1047 endoscopic appearance/diagnosis 1069 endoscopic papillectomy 1061, 1068, 1069–1071, 1070, 1075 complications 1071-1072 results 1071 techniques 1069-1071, 1070 large, treatment 1075-1076 management 1061, 1062 molecular pathology 1074 preprocedural evaluation 1068-1069 recurrence 1075 remnant tissue, treatment 1071 surgical resection 1061, 1068, 1075 surveillance 1061, 1072, 1075 ampullary carcinoma see ampulla of Vater tumors ampullary duct carcinoma 1049, 1049-1050 ampullectomy 1061, 1062, 1063, 1075 ampullary adenoma 1069-1071, 1070 large adenomas 1075, 1076 endoscopic 1061 survival after 1077, 1077 "underwater" 1069 amylase, pancreatic α 2A, antibodies to 541 carbohydrate in diet effect 96 CCK-stimulated secretion glucagon inhibiting 125 insulin increasing 96, 124 pancreatic polypeptide inhibiting 126

deficiency 29, 29, 400 elevated 539 autoimmune pancreatitis 539 pediatric acute pancreatitis 222, 224 intracellular, nicotine effect 674 measurement, historical aspects 204 pancreatic fistula diagnosis 317, 318 pancreatic leak, marker 645 pseudocvsts and 593 synthesis/levels 96 amylase, total serum, chronic pancreatitis 400 amylin 126 amyloid A, serum (SAA) 208 amyloid-like deposition 931-932, 933 analgesics chronic pancreatitis pain 423, 423, 489 pancreatic cancer 879-880 guidelines 879-880 intrathecal delivery 882-883 WHO ladder 880, 880 new adaptation 880, 881 anastomotic ulcer 799 anatomy 3-23 aberrant, pancreatoduodenectomy and 644 ampulla of Vater 11, 1047, 1075-1076 common bile duct 11, 11, 75, 76, 1047 duodenum 10, 75, 76 pancreas 3, 10-23, 11, 12, 879 arterial blood supply 13, 14, 124, 124, 251 - 252CT images 12, 13 gross anatomy 10-13, 11, 12 lymph nodes around 13, 15 major blood vessels 10, 12 nerve supply 13, 16, 88, 173, 174, 351, 421 relationships to other organs 10, 12 tail of 3, 10–11, 790–791 ultrastructure 13-20 see also endocrine pancreas; exocrine pancreas sphincter of Oddi 75-76, 76 terminology associated 10 angiogenesis inhibitors, PanNETs 976 angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE) inhibitors 233 annexinA2 860 annular pancreas 25, 25-26 acute pancreatitis 215, 215 clinical features and imaging 25, 25, 215, 215 incidence, and anomalies 25, 215 surgical treatment 26, 215 anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union (APBDU) 214, 214 anterior intestinal portal 4 anti-carbonic anhydrase type II 525, 540 anti-CTLA-4 858, 858, 860, 861 anti-endotoxin antibodies, depletion 168 anti-inflammatory response syndrome 178 anti-insulin infusion 125, 125 anti-mesothelin vaccines 683

antibiotics in acute pancreatitis see acute pancreatitis, treatment (antibiotics) overuse 269 prophylactic acute pancreatitis 266-267, 313 pancreatic fistulas and 318-319 pancreatic pseudocysts 441-442 resistance, multidrug, acute pancreatitis 266 treatment "on demand" 268 antidiabetic drugs, oral 400, 498-499 antiepileptic drugs 234 antinuclear antibodies, autoimmune pancreatitis 510, 540 antioxidant(s) adverse effects 437 deficiency chronic pancreatitis 435 tropical chronic pancreatitis 386 therapeutic 435, 436-437 antiprotease treatment 170, 251 antithrombin III, acute pancreatitis 185 aorta, pancreas relationship 10, 12, 13 AP-1 (activator protein-1) 138, 344 APACHE II score, acute pancreatitis 206, 209 APFC see acute peripancreatic fluid collection (APFC) apolipoprotein C-II deficiency 33, 34, 34-35 apoptosis acinar cells, cathepsin B role 69, 69-70, 180 extrinsic/intrinsic pathways 70 pancreatic stellate cells 109 Appleby procedure, modified 784, 792, 817, 817 arginase-1 120 arginine-induced pancreatitis model 63, 64 arterial blood supply, pancreas 13, 14, 124, 124, 251-252 arteriography, abdominal, pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors 951 ARX 6 Ascaris lumbricoides 232 ascending cholangitis 152, 260 ascites 312 pancreatic 168, 318, 366, 451 aspartate transaminase (AST) 152, 152 Aspergillus, acute pancreatitis association 232 Atlanta classification (1992) 199, 238-239, 265, 305 "walled-off" necrosis 266, 273 Atlanta classification, revised (2012) 265 271 acute pancreatitis 181, 197, 199-200, 200, 205, 239, 241 acute peripancreatic fluid collection 242, 266, 266 determinant-based classification vs 200, 200, 201, 241 histopathologic features 194 interstitial edematous pancreatitis 194, 241 - 242

local complications 242, 266, 306 necrotizing pancreatitis 194, 242, 266 organ failure 205, 241 pancreatic necrosis 239, 266, 272 'walled-off" necrosis 239, 266, 273, 305-306 ATM gene mutations 690, 746 ATP, lacking, acute pancreatitis 70 ATP12A (H⁺,K⁺-ATPase pump) 57, 58 atropine 86 ATRX gene, mutation 938, 939, 940, 941, 942, 943 ATRX protein 938, 940, 943 autoantibodies evidence for use in diagnosis 544-545 non-organ/organ-specific 540 type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 510-511, 525, 540, 540, 541-542 autodigestion of pancreas 64, 316, 344 see also digestive enzymes autoimmune diseases, chronic pancreatitis with 350 autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) 350, 503-564, 1037 diabetes mellitus in 496 diagnostic criteria (ICDC) 505, 521, 522, **523**, 536, 550 differential diagnosis 517 pancreatic cancer vs 419, 546, 550, 552 use of markers 545-546 endocrine insufficiency after 557, 562, **562** epidemiology 505-509, 546 first international survey 505-506 Japan, nationwide survey 505 second international survey 506, 507 third international survey 506-507, 508 exocrine insufficiency after 557, 562, 562 as fibroinflammatory disease 555 histology 505, 516-519, 518, 520, 546, 550 histopathology 368, 550 historical aspects 520, 521, 534, 539 imaging diagnosis 550-554 abdominal CT 411, 523, 525, 551, 551 abdominal MRI 411-412, 551 abdominal ultrasound 550-551 ERCP 523-524, 552, 552-553 FDG-PET 524, 526, 528, 529, 551-552,756 MRCP 524, 553, 553 nuclear medicine 551-552 pancreatic duct imaging 552, 552-553, 553 parenchyma imaging 550-552, 551 inflammatory pancreatic head mass vs 366-367 laboratory diagnosis 539-543 autoimmunity markers 540, 541-542, 544 β - γ globulin bridging 544, 545 evidence for use of markers 544-549 IgA and IgM 545 IgG4 levels 524-525, 540, 541, 544, 545, 546

markers, for diagnosis, evidence 544 - 545markers, for differential diagnosis 545-546 markers, for relapse prediction 546, 546-547 other markers 541 serum markers 539-540 long-term outcome after therapy 560-564 exocrine/endocrine insufficiency 557,562 extrapancreatic cancer in 563 "ordinary" chronic pancreatitis 562 pancreatic cancer risk 517, 553, 557, 563 relapse see below medical management 555-559, 560 algorithm 558 follow-up 557 high-dose steroids 556, 557 immunomodulators 556, 557, 558 of initial presentation 556 low-dose steroids 556 of relapse 556-557, 560-561 rituximab 556, 557, 559, 560 side-effects and managing 557-558 steroids 529, 555, 556-557 steroids, in type 2 536, 546, 547, 558 natural history 562, 562 not otherwise specified (NOS) 521, 523 pathogenesis 510-515 autoantibodies 510-511, 525, 544 B cells and plasmablasts 512 cytokines/chemokines 511, 511-512 genetic predisposition 510 immunologic interactions 512 plasma cells 512-513 T cells 511, 511-512 recrudescence 555-556 relapse 556, 560-561, 562 markers to predict 546, 546-547 medical management 556-557, 560-561 rates/frequency 560, 562 symptoms 556 type 2 507, 508, 536-537, 546, 547 remission 555 induction/maintenance 556 symptoms 505, 506, 521-522 type 1 505, 520, 521, 534, 539, 550, 555 autoantibodies 510-511, 525, 540, 540 blood tests 524-525 "capsule-like rim" 522, 551, 551 clinical features 520-533, 524 definitive and probable 523 diagnostic criteria (ICDC) 521, 522 differential diagnosis 517 diffuse enlarged pancreas 522-523 epidemiology 506, 507, 507 extrapancreatic lesions 526-529, 528, 529 histology 516-517, 518, 520, 527, 546, 550 IgG4 see immunoglobulin G (IgG), IgG4 imaging 522-524, 525, 526 pathogenesis 510-513, 512, 541, 541

pathology 520, 525-526, 550 patient profiles 521-522 proteomic study 513, 541 steroids, response/relapse 529 storiform fibrosis 516, 517, 525 symptoms 521-522 treatment, and relapse 507, 508 type 2 505, 520, 521, 534–538, 550, 555 associated diseases 535 clinical course/outcome 537 clinical features 524, 535 demographics 535 diagnosis 535, 536 diagnostic criteria (ICDC) 521, **523**, 536 differential diagnosis 518, 536 epidemiology 506-507, 507, 535 histology 518, 518, 518, 520, 527, 546, 550 inflammatory bowel disease 513, 521, 526, 535 pathogenesis 513, 513 relapse 507, 508, 536-537, 546, 547 steroid therapy 536, 546, 547, 558 terminology 534-535, 535 treatment 507, 508, 536, 558 unclassified 518, 523 autolysosomes 70 autonomic nerves, pancreas 13, 16 autophagosome 70 autophagy 70, 138, 316, 344 autosomal dominant polycystic kidney disease (ADPKD) 32, 569 autosomal recessive polycystic kidney disease (ARPKD) 32 azathioprine 234, 556 azotorrhea 399

b

B cells (B lymphocytes) 856, 857 CD20 556, 561 type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 512, 517, 556 B lymphocytes see B cells (B lymphocytes) bacteremia, gallstone association 152 bacterial endotoxin see endotoxin, bacterial bacterial infections acute pancreatitis 265, 266 complication of 265, 266, 267 etiology of 231, 232 prevention/treatment 266-267 pancreatic abscess 241, 302, 305, 316, 318, 441 spectrum 266 superinfection of pancreatic necrosis 178, 266, 267 bacterial overgrowth 183, 430 bacterial translocation 166, 183, 184, 254 bacterial translocation hypothesis 166 bactibilia 913 BALLARD trial 1092 balloon enteroscopy-assisted ERCP 836 Balthazar system 238 basic helix loop helix (bHLH) transcription factor 6

basilar cell membrane 15 Bax (Bcl-2 apoptosis-promoting protein) 70 Bcl-2 70 BCL-10 701 Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome (BWS) 31, 33, 701 Beger procedure 367, 368, 450, 453, 491 laparoscopic 485 outcome, Frey procedure vs 491-492 benzo[a]pyrene 674 benzodiazepines 263 Bernard, Claude 146 Berne/Farkas modification, of Beger procedure 367 Berne procedure 450, 485, 491 β - γ globulin bridging 544, 545 β cells 21, 123, 124 ATP-dependent potassium channel (KATP), defects 31 deficit (number), in chronic pancreatitis, diabetes 495, 496 development 5, 6, 7 dysfunction in chronic pancreatitis, diabetes and 495, 496 pancreatic stellate cell role 110, 112 immunostaining 21, 21, 22 insulinoma 1002 see also insulin bevacizumab 976 PanNETs 975, 976 bias, referral 342 bicarbonate (HCO3⁻) as chaotropic ion 60 ductal secretion 43, 44, 57, 58, 160 CFTR role 160, 161 cholinergic neurons and 88 failure, acute pancreatitis 160-161 functions 60 insulin inhibiting 124-125 pancreatic diseases 60 regulation 59, 59 secretin role 84 entry into duct cell 160 pancreatic juice composition 43-44 bicarbonate (HCO3⁻) transporters 59, 160 Bid (Bcl-family) 70 bile flow regulation 76, 77, 79 see also sphincter of Oddi mucin in, acute pancreatitis 151 reflux acute pancreatitis trigger 146, 147 common channel syndrome 27, 146-147, 197 bile duct(s) anatomy 11,75 cancer 688, 1051 see also distal cholangiocarcinoma drainage, preoperative, in pancreatic cancer 835 intraductal papillary neoplasms (IPNB) 1052

narrowing/stenosis 553 type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 526, 527, 528, 534 obstruction acute pancreatitis 147, 149, 152 biliary drainage 835 endoscopic stenting 829 ERCP in pancreatic cancer 829, 835 pancreatic cancer 770, 828, 829, 832,835 surgical treatment 451-452 stones acute biliary pancreatitis 296 removal 297 strictures anastomotic, after pancreatoduodenectomy 911 endoscopic therapy outcome 491 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 366 surgical treatment 451-452 surgery, acute pancreatitis due to 150 wall, and innervation 76 biliary intraepithelial neoplasms (BilIN) 1051-1052 biliary pancreatitis, acute see acute biliary pancreatitis biliary sludge 149-150 acute pancreatitis due to 149, 150 components 149-150, 150 pancreatic duct obstruction 149 biliary stent placement 837-838 ampullary tumors 1071 biliary surgery, acute pancreatitis due to 150 biliary tract acute pancreatitis link 146, 147 carcinoma 1051, 1052 extrahepatic, tumors 1083 neuroendocrine tumors 1024 see also distal cholangiocarcinoma intraepithelial neoplasms 1051-1052 bilirubin, elevated 1038 binge drinking 135, 138 biochemical markers acute pancreatitis 207-208 autoimmune pancreatitis 541 pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer, tumor markers PanNETs 956-957 biopsy ampullary tumors, malignant 1060, 1069 EUS-FNB, ampullary carcinoma 1060 pancreatic cancer 776, 869 pancreatic transplant rejection 1127 bleeding post-DPPHR 460, 462 post-endoscopic papillectomy 1071 post-laparoscopic surgery 650 post-necrosectomy, necrotizing pancreatitis 286 post-pancreatoduodenectomy 645-646 transmural drainage, infected pancreatic necrosis 280

blood flow, low, in pancreatic acinus 252

blood glucose perioperative management, insulinoma 1020-1021 after total pancreatectomy 799 type 1 diabetes 1121 type 3c diabetes 497, 497 see also glycemic control; HbA1c; hyperglycemia; hypoglycemia blood group, non-O, pancreatic cancer risk 746 blood pressure acute pancreatitis 185, 258 systolic, severe acute pancreatitis 259-260, 261 blood supply islets of Langerhans 22, 124, 124 pancreas 13, 14, 124, 124, 251-252 blood tests, type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 524 - 525blood urea nitrogen (BUN), acute pancreatitis 207, 209, 262, 312 body mass index (BMI) chronic pancreatitis 429 pancreatic cancer risk 667, 668, 720 see also obesity body of pancreas anatomy 3, 790-791 cancer see under pancreatic cancer CT image 12 BOLERO-1/BOLERO-3 trials 943 bombesin, pancreatic secretion stimulation 87 bone health, chronic pancreatitis 430 bowel ischemia, post-necrosectomy 286 bowel resection 320 bowel rest 254 bradykinins 233 BRAF gene, mutations, ductal adenocarcinoma 679, 680, 683, 867 branched-chain ketoaciduria 34, 35 BRCA1 gene, mutation 688 pancreatic cancer 689, 746 BRCA2 gene, mutation 679, 683, 746, 869 familial pancreatic cancer 689, 746, 747 breast cancer, familial pancreatic cancer 688, 689 brittle diabetes 431, 497, 798 see also diabetes mellitus, type 3c brown bowel syndrome 430 Brunner glands, nonampullary duodenal cancer 1052 Büchloer-Bern procedure 492 buprenorphine 423 "burn-out theory", pain 350, 361

С

C-peptide, insulinoma 954 C-reactive protein (CRP), acute pancreatitis 207–208, **209** CA-125, pancreatic cancer 771 *CA12* gene, mutations 59, 60 CA19-9 367, 451, 762 elevated, conditions with 762 cholangiocarcinoma 1038 periampullary tumors 1038

false-positives/-negatives 762, 770 measurement 762, 763 pancreatic cancer 762, 763, 770-771, 776,906 local recurrence marker 903 normal after neoadjuvant therapy 844 prognosis and 762, 770-771, 910 screening 749 cachexia 368 cADPR (cyclic ADP-ribose) 47, 47-48 caerulein 63 acinar cell culture, growth 101 chronic pancreatitis and 120, 344-345 inhibition of secretion by, in models 65.65 caerulein hyperstimulation model 63, 64, 67 cathepsis B leakage 69, 69 calcifications, pancreatic 408 CT 407 of cysts 570 diabetes risk in chronic pancreatitis 496 mucinous cystic neoplasm 596 psammomatous 932 calcineurin-NFAT pathway, pancreatic growth 99, 99-100 calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) chronic pancreatitis 350, 351 pancreatic cancer 879 sensory afferents releasing 173 calcium dysregulation, acute pancreatitis 158-159 elevated levels see hypercalcemia low levels in acute pancreatitis 186-187 calcium channels acinar cell secretion 45 Ca²⁺-selective CRAC (Ca²⁺ release activated) 51, 53 store-operated 45, 50-51, 51 calcium injection test 949, 951, 1005, 1009-1010, 1010 calcium ions (Ca²⁺) acinar cell secretion 44, 44-45 Ca²⁺ entry/exit 50–51, 51 Cl^{-} and K^{+} channel activation 52 enzyme secretion control 51-52 fluid secretion control 52, 56-57, 57 repetitive Ca²⁺ spiking 50, 52, 53 signal generation mechanisms 48, 48-50, 49 signaling 45, 45, 47, 149 signaling, dangers 52-53 see also acinar cell(s) ductal cell secretion, activation 60 elevated, exocytosis activation 44-45 homeostasis (entry/exit) 50-51, 51, 67 organelles important for 46, 46-48, 47 intracellular stores, acinar cells 45 increased, alcohol effect 138 overload, acinar cells 52-53 release from zymogen granules 179 signaling 230 acinar cell secretion see above acute pancreatitis 67, 230 pancreatic stellate cells 109 store-operated Ca²⁺ entry 45, 50–51, 51

transport, exocrine pancreas 46, 46 - 48.47transport in acinar cells 46, 46-47, 47 tunnel experiments 46 uptake inhibited, zymogen activation prevented 230 calcium-sensing receptor gene (CASR), gene mutations 161, 377 calculi, tropical chronic pancreatitis 385 cancer vaccines 858-860 cancerization ductal 694, 695, 706 periampullary 1047 Candida, acute pancreatitis association 232, 266 capecitabine advanced pancreatic cancer 874, 876 ampullary carcinoma 1093 pancreatic cancer adjuvant therapy 849,850 capillaries, exocrine pancreas 124, 252 CAPOX therapy 1093, 1094 CAPS3 study 747-748 carbohydrate antigen 19-9 see CA19-9 carbohydrates (dietary) digestion/metabolism 426 regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis 96 carbon dioxide, exhalation, exocrine function test and 402 carbonic anhydrase 59, 59 CA12 59,60 type II, autoantibodies against 525, 540 carboxyl ester lipase (CEL) 32, 137, 231, 427 hybrid allele (CEL-HYB) 141 carboxypeptidase A1 (CPA1) 179, 427 carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) 595, 598 mucin-producing cysts 440, 607 neoplastic cysts 603, 604, 607 pancreatic cancer 771 pancreatic cysts 440, 593, 595, 596, 598 serous cystadenoma 603 carcinogen(s) 673 accumulation in pancreatic juice 676 cigarette smoke 673-674, 675, 675, 676 metabolism, enzymes 673-674, 676 carcinogenesis, pancreatic cancer 673-675, 675 carcinoid syndrome, classical 955, 956 medical treatment 973, 974 carcinoid tumors 1019 gallbladder 1025 liver 1024 cardiac output, gut-lymph toxicity and 169 169 cardiovascular abnormalities acute pancreatitis 185, 185-186, 261 pancreas transplant and 1123 Carney complex 707 β-carotene 436, 437 caspase-3 70 caspase-9 70 CASR gene, mutations 161, 377 cassava 385-386

β-catenin gene mutations 615, 866, 866, 1050 solid pseudopapillary neoplasm 584, 615, 699, 936 cathepsin B 66, 66, 68 acinar cell injury role 69, 69-70, 180 knockout mice 67, 180 premature activation of digestive enzymes 180-181 secretion, from exocrine pancreas 180 "cathepsin B hypothesis" 180 cathepsin B-pancreatitis hypothesis 180-181 cationic trypsinogen see PRSS1 gene; trypsinogen cavernous transformation 366 CCK-JMV-180 65, 65 CCL1, type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 511, 511-512 CCNE1 gene, mutations 866 CCR8, type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 511, 511-512 CD4 cells see T cells, helper CD8 cells 856, 857, 857 CD10 111, 584 CD20 556, 561 CD28 857 CD40 861 CD56 577 CD99 577, 584 CDK4 867 inhibitors 867 CDKN2A gene see p16/CDKN2A gene mutation CDX2 576, 613, 697, 709, 711, 1048 CEA see carcinoembryonic antigen (CEA) CEL-HYB hybrid allele 32 celiac artery (celiac axis, trunk) 13, 252 pancreatic cancer 814, 824, 838 staging 773 resection distal pancreatectomy with 792 pancreatic cancer 784, 816-817 stenosis 467-468, 644 celiac ganglion 16, 76, 173, 174, 489 celiac plexus blockade 489-490, 838 pain in pancreatic cancer 838, 879 ablation see celiac plexus neurolysis (CPN) celiac plexus neurolysis (CPN) 772, 838, 880-882 complications 882 contraindications 881-882 EUS-CPN 838, 881 percutaneous 838-839, 881 cell(s), of pancreas 3 death of see apoptosis differentiation/development 5-6 early, plasticity 6 growth in culture 101 see also acinar cell(s); duct cell(s); endocrine cell(s); pancreatic stellate cell (PSC) cell cycle, gene mutations ampullary carcinoma 1075 pancreatic cancer 866, 866

cell lines 101 central nervous system (CNS), chronic pancreatitis 349, 352 centroacinar cells 13-14, 15 function 16, 18 histology 15, 17 cerulein see caerulein CFTR see cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) CFTRBD (CFTR, deficiency of bicarbonate conductance) 161 chaotropic ions 60 checkpoint inhibitors 857-858, 858, 859, 860, 861 chemical ablation celiac plexus see celiac plexus neurolysis (CPN) splanchnic nerves 880-882 chemoembolization, hepatic metastases 1011 chemokine(s) acute pancreatitis pathogenesis 64, 67-68, 71, 162 severity assessment 208, 209 autoimmune pancreatitis, type 1 511, 511-512 polymorphisms, acute pancreatitis 162 chemoradiotherapy duodenal cancer 1081, 1092 pancreatic cancer 848, 849, 851-852, 886-887 borderline resectable 887-888 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) 843, 847, 886, 887 isolated local recurrence 901-903, 902 locally advanced 876, 887-888 recurrence, treatment 899 chemotherapy cyst ablation 637 duodenal cancer 1081 pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer PanNEC 975, 976, 1006 PanNETs 964, 975-976, 1006 children acute pancreatitis see pediatric acute pancreatitis enzyme replacement therapy 427, 427 genetic testing for hereditary pancreatitis 380 pancreatoblastoma 701 chloride, sweat 393 chloride (Cl⁻) channels acinar fluid secretion, Ca2+-mediated control 44, 52, 56-57, 57 duct cell fluid secretion 57, 58 chloride ions (Cl^-) 56–57, 57 Cl⁻/HCO₃-exchangers 56, 57 Cl⁻in 59 permeability of CFTR 160, 391 cholangiocarcinoma CA19-9 1038 distal see distal cholangiocarcinoma cholangiography, periampullary tumors 1040-1041

cholangitis ascending 152, 260 obstructive, endoscopic drainage 444 sclerosing see sclerosing cholangitis treatment 152 cholecystectomy acute biliary pancreatitis after endoscopic therapy 299 timing after 153, 328, 357 acute pancreatitis recurrence reduction 324 same-admission vs interval 153 timing after 328 pancreatoduodenectomy procedure 470 cholecystojejunostomy 829 cholecystokinin (CCK) 127 acinar cell culture, growth 101 acinar cell stimulation 43, 44, 44, 45, 48, 51 - 52ductal obstruction and 149 enzyme secretion 44, 44-45, 85, 85-86,88 fluid secretion 43, 44, 44-45 mechanism 48, 49-50, 85, 85 nicotine effect, pancreatic cancer 674.675 actions/functions 44, 45, 75, 85–86, 125 adaptive growth of pancreas 99, 99–100 intracellular pathways 99, 99-100 amylase secretion, insulin stimulating 124, 125, 127 analogue 63 inhibition of secretion, models 65, 65-66 see also caerulein antagonists 85, 100 effect on satiety 86 elevated chronic pancreatitis 90 pancreatic protein synthesis inhibition 98, 98 fasting levels 85 insulin secretion, effect on 127 molecular forms 85 pancreatic function test involving 401, 401 pancreatic protein synthesis stimulation 96, 97, 97-98 pancreatic secretion stimulation 44-45, 85, 85-86, 88, 125 atropine effect 86 insulin effect 124, 125 peptide YY effect 126 receptors 48, 64 CCK-A and CCK-B 127 CCK1 86, 87 regeneration of pancreas 100 release/secretion 85,85 feedback regulation 29, 99 insulin reducing 87 stimulation 85 sphincter of Oddi motility 78, 78 synthesis 85 translational initiation, PI3K-PKBmTORC1 96, 97

cholecystokinin-8 (CCK-8) 86, 344 cholecystokinin-releasing factor (CCK-RF) 29 cholecystokinin-releasing peptide (CCK-RP) 85, 85 choledochal cyst 27, 214, 214 acute pancreatitis with 214, 214-215 frequency, clinical features 214 "choledochal window" 75 choledochocele, acute pancreatitis with 214, 214 - 215cholesterol polyps 150 cholesterolosis 149, 150 cholinergic pathways 86, 88 chromatin remodeling 940 chromogranin A 126, 701, 934-935 acinar cell carcinoma 701 elevated, conditions with 956-957 from PanNETs 934-935, 953, 956, 1015 chromogranin B 953 chromosomal instability acinar cell carcinoma 683 ductal adenocarcinoma 679, 681, 865 chromosome 3p, loss of heterozygosity 581 chromosome 6, isodisomy 31 chromosome deletions, pancreatic cancer 679 chronic pancreatitis 333-502, 406 acute pancreatitis overlap 323 acute pancreatitis progressing to 195, 324, 325, 325, 359, 417 risk factors 324, 359, 360 alcoholic see alcoholic chronic pancreatitis animal models see experimental pancreatitis autoimmune diseases and 350 body mass index (BMI) 429 bone health 430 calcifying 398, 407, 408, 443, 569 calcifying nonalcoholic see tropical chronic pancreatitis (TCP) CCK level elevation 90 Clinical Diagnostic Criteria (Japan) 371 clinical presentation 397-398, 400 early disease 371, 398 pain see below symptoms 361-362, 397-398, 439 CNS involvement 349 common features (pathology) 374, 495 complications 406, 412-413, 439, 458 frequency 459 imaging 413, 414 congenital cysts associated 28 in cystic fibrosis 393 definition/concept 333, 334, 349, 371, 374 diabetes in see diabetes mellitus, in chronic pancreatitis diagnosis, time interval for 397-398 diagnostic imaging 406, 407-410 abdominal ultrasound 406 CT 406, 407, 407, 408, 454 endoscopic ultrasound 406 MRI and MRCP 406, 407, 407-409, 408, 409, 410 diagnostic path 372

differential diagnosis autoimmune pancreatitis 411-412, 412 pancreatic cancer 367, 411, 451, 756 pancreatic mass 411, 412 ductal stones in 442 endoscopic therapy 442-444, 443 early 371-373, 406 diagnosis 371, 372, 397-398, 406 imaging 371, 372, 406 endocrine insufficiency 361, 399-400, 495, 496-497 nutritional support 431, 497 see also diabetes mellitus, in chronic pancreatitis environmental exposures and 336 epidemiology 342-343, 355, 359, 361, 397, 417, 418 epigenetics 336, 337 etiology 334, 359, 361, 398, 421, 458 alcohol see alcoholic chronic pancreatitis metabolic disorders 398 modifying factors 336 serum tests to identify 400 exocrine insufficiency 350, 361, 426, 429, 431 function testing 401, 401-402 fibrogenesis/fibrogenic response 334, 337, 337-338 fibrosis/fibrotic response 333, 334, 335, 337, 371 macrophage role 119-120, 338 pancreatic stellate cells role 109-110, 117, 338 focal see groove (duodenal) pancreatitis follicular, differential diagnosis 517 genetic influences 337, 359 genetic testing in 402, 402 in hereditary pancreatitis 374, 375, 376,746 see also hereditary pancreatitis histology 109 historical aspects 397 idiopathic 349, 398 epidemiology 398 genetic testing 402, 402 in India 384–385 tropical chronic pancreatitis vs 385 IgG4 levels 545 IL-8 increase 352 imaging diagnosis see diagnostic imaging (above) differential diagnosis 411-413, 412 immune cell infiltrates 117, 337, 338 immune response 333, 334, 337-338 inborn errors of metabolism 33, 34, 35 inflammatory mass see inflammatory pancreatic head mass (IPHM) inflammatory response 337, 337-338, 421 injury-wound cycle 334-336, 335 islet autotransplantation 1115 jaundice 400 laboratory diagnosis 400-402 direct function tests 400, 401, 401 exocrine function tests 400-401 indirect function tests 401, 401-402

noninvasive function tests 401-402, 402 provocative tests 400, 401 serum tests 400, 401 long-term outcomes after treatment 488-494 for biliary/pancreatic duct stenoses 491-492 for pain 489-490 for pseudocysts 488-489 malabsorption 399, 431 malnutrition 429 management lifestyle factors 419 nerve injections 175 of pain see below mass-forming differential diagnosis 411, 412 surgical resection 439, 450, 451 models see experimental pancreatitis molecular mechanisms 333-341 mortality 475 natural history 359-362 nonalcoholic duct-destructive (NADCP) 520 nutrient deficiency 429-430 nutritional assessment, structured 431, 432 nutritional support 429-434, 432 dietary 430-431 enteral/parenteral 431 micronutrients 430 osteoporosis 430 pain 361, 398-399, 421 abdominal 361, 398-399, 439, 453, 458 acute intense 349, 398 extrapancreatic 349-350 measurement 422, 422 neuropathic 421, 435 pancreatic 350 pancreatic head as "pacemaker" 450 patterns 361, 421 persistent severe 349, 361, 398, 489 pseudocysts causing 350, 440 pain management 361, 421-425, 423-424 analgesics 423, 423, 439, 489 antioxidants use 435-437 endoscopic 423-424 outcome 489-490 postoperative 469 pseudocyst treatment 440-442 surgical 423-424, 453, 455, 467, 469, 490 timing 424 pain mechanisms 349-354, 421-422, 435, 453 489 "burn-out theory" 350, 361 central involvement 352 compartment syndrome theory 350, 422 ductal hypertension hypothesis 350, 422, 442, 453 GAP-43 and 351 neural/perineural changes 350-351, 421

neurogenic remodeling 350-352, 421, 453 "neuroimmune interaction" hypothesis 351 NGF and TrkA role 351 oxidative stress 435-436 plumbing theory 421-422 substance P and IL-8 release 352 substance P and NK-1R role 351 in pancreas divisum, gene mutations 26 pancreatic cancer 720-721 differential diagnosis 367, 411, 451, 756 etiologic similarities 417 incidence 417, 418, 721 reverse causality 418 risk 361-362, 417, 418, 451 risk factors 417-420, 669, 720-721, 746 strength of association 417-418, 418 surgical resection 439 pancreatic head mass, resection 450, 451 pancreatic nerve fiber increase 350-351 pancreatic secretion, feedback regulation 90 pathogenesis 333-341, 371 repeated injury and fibrosis 333, 334, 335.339 sentinel acute pancreatic event model 334-336, 335, 338-339 pathology 109, 333, 334, 374 pseudocysts in 440 outcome of treatment 488-489 treatment 440-442, 488 see also pseudocysts, pancreatic quality of life and survival 362 risk factors 333-334, 349, 359 CFTR gene mutations 337, 391-392, 392 recurrent acute pancreatitis 359 severity, imaging 407 "small duct disease" 455 socioeconomic significance 397 subclinical 323, 336 treatment (conservative) 421-438 antioxidants 435-438 enzyme see enzyme replacement therapy, pancreatic medical 426-428, 435-438, 489 nutritional see chronic pancreatitis, nutritional support outcome 489-490 pain management see above treatment (endoscopic) 449, 453 common bile duct obstruction 444 drainage 423, 483-484 ductal stones/stenoses 442-444, 443, 453, 491 indications 439-440 lost stents, failure 453, 454 outcomes 488, 490, 491 pseudocysts 440-442, 441, 488 surgery (open) vs 458, 490 treatment (surgical) 439-502 benefits 459 for biliary obstruction 451-452 choice of procedures 449, 450, 453

comparison of procedures 491-492 DPPHR see duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection drainage vs resection, outcome 491-492 drainage with resection 484-485 endoscopic therapy vs 458, 490 Frey procedure see Frey procedure goals 449, 459 hemipancreatectomy 459 indications 439-440, 449, 453-454, 458, 469 laparoscopic see laparoscopic surgery major resection see pancreatic resections outcomes 488-489, 490, 491-492 pancreatectomy see pancreatectomy pancreatic duct drainage see pancreatic duct(s) pancreatoduodenectomy see pancreatoduodenectomy resections see pancreatic resections strategies 439-448 timing 490 tropical see tropical chronic pancreatitis (TCP) undernutrition 429 vitamin deficiencies 429-430 weight loss 399 chylomicronemia 35 chymotrypsin 179, 427 CCK release inhibition 90 gene mutations 141-142 secretion, fecal test and 401 chymotrypsin C (CTRC) 162, 179, 427 CTRC gene mutations 141-142, 162, 377 hereditary pancreatitis 377, 379 tropical chronic pancreatitis 387 chymotrypsinogen 162, 427 cigarette smoke carcinogens 673-674 see also smoking ciliopathies 33 cineradiography, sphincter of Oddi motility 78 circulating tumor cells (CTC), pancreatic cancer 763, 869 cisplatin 976, 977, 1006, 1011, 1053 distal cholangiocarcinoma 1090 CIT-07 trial 1112, 1115 CK7 and CK20 1048, 1050, 1059, 1075 Cl⁻/HCO₃ exchangers 56, 57 CLARINET trial 964, 974 claudin 2 141, 162 gene mutations 141, 162, 346 CLDN2 gene mutations 141 Clinical Islet Transplantation (CIT) Consortium 1109, 1112 Clonorchis sinensis 232 closed lavage, lesser sac 290, 291, 291, 317 closed packing 292-293, 293, 293, 317 coagulopathies 637 acute pancreatitis 184-185 "coffee bean appearance" 607 coffee consumption 186 colipase, deficiency 28-29, 29

Collaborative Islet Transplant Registry (CITR) 1109, 1113 collagen 109 collateral circulation 13 colloid (mucinous) carcinoma 576, 695 invasive IPMN 662, 709 colloid solutions, acute pancreatitis models 253 colocalization, zymogens and lysosomes 66, 66, 69 colonic fistula 317, 320 colonic necrosis 286 colony-stimulating factor 1 (CSF-1), antibodies to 861 common bile duct (CBD) anatomy 11, 11, 75, 76, 1047 common channel 27, 75. 76 anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union 214, 214 common channel syndrome 27, 146-147, 197 conservation, in DPPHR 623, 624, 624 development 4, 5, 724, 725 diameter 76 dilated 76 distal 1047 cancer see distal common bile duct carcinoma (DBDC) functions 76 narrowing/strictures/stenosis endoscopic therapy 439, 491 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 366, 367 pancreatic cancer 718 obstruction, therapy 367, 444 stenting 367, 439, 443, 443 stone 148 common channel 147 anatomy 11, 13, 27, 75, 76 gallstone obstruction 146-147, 149, 197 long (common channel syndrome) 11, 27 sphincter ampullae 75 common channel hypothesis, gallstone pancreatitis 146-147, 149, 197 common channel syndrome 11, 27 acute biliary pancreatitis 146-147, 149, 197 common hepatic artery 252 pancreatoduodenectomy 470, 471, 473 staging laparoscopy 767, 767 compartment syndrome theory chronic pancreatitis pain 350, 422 see also abdominal compartment syndrome (ACS) computed tomography (CT) acute biliary pancreatitis 296, 297 acute fluid collections 312 acute necrotic collection 242, 243, 243 acute pancreatitis CT Severity Index (CTSI) 244-245 grading 238, 244-245 Japanese CT Severity Index 245 outcome 327 pediatric 225 ampullary carcinoma 1059, 1060

computed tomography (CT) (cont'd) anatomy of pancreas 12, 13 autoimmune pancreatitis 411–412, 551, 551 chronic pancreatitis diagnosis 406, 407, 407 differential diagnosis 411 preoperative 469 cone beam (CBCT), pancreatic cancer 891 contrast-enhanced (CE-CT) accuracy limitations 245-246 acute edematous pancreatitis 241, 241 - 242acute fluid collections 312 acute necrotizing pancreatitis 242, 289 avoidance in severe acute pancreatitis 260 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 366, 367 nephrotoxicity of contrast 247 pancreatic cancer 734, 734-735, 735, 815,824 parenchymal necrosis 242, 243, 244, 245-246, 246 radiation dose 248 dynamic, PanNETs 957 groove pancreatitis 412-413 insulinoma 1004, 1004 IPMN 598 jaundice work-up 1043, 1044 lymphoepithelial cyst 595-596, 596 mucinous cystic neoplasm 596, 597 multidetector (MDCT) 407, 412 metastatic disease 737-738 pancreatic cancer 724, 733-738, 740, 741-742 pancreatic cancer diagnosis 734, 734-735, 735, 755, 766, 771, 771 pancreatic cancer staging 736, 736, 737, 771, 771, 777 technique 733-734 pancreatic cancer 771, 771 3D reconstructions 734 screening test 747 pancreatic fistulas 318 pancreatic pseudocysts 593 pancreatic swelling, delayed enhancement 523, 525, 551, 551 pancreaticobiliary, protocols 733-734 PanNETs 949, 950, 957, 968, 969 perfusion acute necrotic collection 242, 243, 243, 244.246 radiation dose 248 periampullary tumors 1039, 1039, 1042, 1042, 1043 preoperative, in chronic pancreatitis 469 spiral, periampullary tumors 1042, 1042 computed tomography (CT) scanners 734 congenital anomalies 24-39, 213 acute pancreatitis with 213-218, 221 annular pancreas 25, 25-26, 215, 215 anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union 214, 214 choledochal cysts see choledochal cyst

ductal anomalies 27 duplication cysts within pancreas 28, 215-216, 216 ectopic pancreas 26-27, 27, 215 isolated enzyme deficiencies 28-29 Johanson-Blizzard syndrome 30, 30-31 pancreas divisum 26, 26, 213, 214 pancreatic agenesis 24-25 pancreatic cysts 27-28, 28 pancreatic hypoplasia 24-25 Pearson marrow pancreas syndrome 30 secretory insufficiency 28 Shwachman–Diamond syndrome 29, 29 - 30congenital disorders, pancreatic endocrine function 31-32 secretory insufficiency 28 see also hereditary disorders congenital hyperinsulinism (CHI) 31 congenitally short pancreas 25 CONKO-001 trial 848, 848, 851, 851, 886, 896, 906, 908 CONKO-005 trial 852 continuous closed lavage, lesser sac 290, 291, 291 corticosteroids, in autoimmune pancreatitis 529, 555, 556, 557 relapse treatment 556-557, 560-561 side-effects and managing 557-558 type 2, response 536, 546, 547, 558 corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) 956 cost-effectiveness laparoscopic surgery 652 treatment vs surveillance, cystic neoplasms 620-621 COX-2 111 COX-2 inhibitors 233, 880 coxsackievirus B infection 232 CPA1 gene, mutation, pancreatic cancer 746 CRAC Ca²⁺-selective channels 51, 53 creatinine, serum, acute pancreatitis 207, 209, 262 CRISPR/Cas system 1116 critical illness, intestine driving 166 CRS-207 859 Cryptosporidium infections 80 crystalloid fluid resuscitation, animal studies of acute pancreatitis 252-253 CTFR gene see cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) CTLA-4 857-858, 858, 860 antibodies 860 antibodies (ipilimumab) 858, 858, 860, 861 CTRC see chymotrypsin C (CTRC) CTRC gene, mutations see chymotrypsin C (CTRC)ctsb gene 180 CTTNB1 gene mutation 584 Cushing syndrome 956, 1015 CXCL4 71 cyclic ADP-ribose (cADPR) 47, 47-48 cyclic AMP (cAMP), in duct cell secretion 57, 58, 60 cyclo-oxygenase 2 (COX-2) inhibitors 233, 880

cyclophosphamide (Cy) GVAX (whole-cell vaccine) 858-859, 861 whole-cell vaccine with 858-859 cvclosporine A 345 cyst(s), pancreatic 567 age and 568, 568 asymptomatic 589, 618 see also cystic neoplasms/tumors benign see cystic lesions, pancreatic (PCL), nonneoplastic calcification 570 classification 590 clinical presentation 589 congenital 27-28, 28 diabetes and insulin use 569 epidemiology 567-569, 568, 748 ethnic and geographic factors 568-569 gender and 568 identified by screening 747-748 low-risk, types 593 lymphoepithelial, imaging 595-596, 596 misclassification 580 mucin producing 603-604 see also intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia (IPMN); mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN) multifocality, enucleation contraindication 634 pancreatic cancer risk 419 polycystic kidney disease with 32 potential malignancy see cystic neoplasms/ tumors risk factors 568-569 size/morphology 569 detected by screening 748 enucleation contraindication 634 surveillance 748 treatment 440-442 ablation 637-638, 638 aspiration 637 enucleation see under cystic neoplasms/ tumors surgical resection 580 unilocular/oligolocular 637 von Hippel-Lindau syndrome 33 see also pseudocysts, pancreatic cyst gastrostomy see cystogastrostomy "cyst-in-cyst" appearance 574, 575, 596, 597,710 cystadenoma acinar cell 578, 699 serous see serous cystadenoma cysteine protease cathepsin B see cathepsin B cystic change, neuroendocrine tumors (CPNT) 567, 569, 570 cystic duct, gallstone acute pancreatitis 151 cystic fibrosis (CF) 28 "atypical" 161 CFTR gene mutations 161, 391, 392, 393 therapy targeting 60, 394 chronic pancreatitis 393 clinical features 392 diabetes in 393 diagnosis 393

ductal secretion damage 60 gene therapy 394 genotyping 393 inheritance 398 lack of CFTR, effects 391 malignancy risks 392-393 organs affected by 391 recurrent acute pancreatitis 393, 398 Shwachman–Diamond syndrome vs 29 treatment 393-394 enzyme replacement 393 gene therapy 394 cystic fibrosis-related diabetes mellitus (CFRD) 393 cystic fibrosis transmembrane conductance regulator (CFTR) 57, 58, 59, 60, 160-161, 378 alcohol effect on 138, 345 bicarbonate excretion 160, 161 cells expressing 391 CFTR gene mutations 26, 28, 35, 60, 142, 158, 160, 391 acute recurrent pancreatitis in children 227 CFTR p.R75Q 161 chronic pancreatitis risk 337, 391-392, 392.398 classification (defect types) 391, 392 cystic fibrosis 161, 391, 392, 393 epidemiology 393 F508del 391 genotyping 393 hereditary pancreatitis 374, 375, 377, 378-379, 746 heterozygotes 161 number 161, 391 SPINK1 mutations with 161 T5 and TG12 alleles 392, 392 therapeutic agents targeting 60, 394 chloride permeability 160, 391 function 160 lack of 391 pancreatic disease associated 391-396 clinical features 392-393 diagnosis 393 genotype-phenotype correlations 391-392 pathophysiology 391-392 therapy 393-394 see also cystic fibrosis (CF) as therapeutic target 60, 394 cystic lesions, pancreatic (PCL) 567 classification 574, 590 distribution by type 570 epidemiology 567-569, 568 family history of pancreatic cancer 569 low-risk 593-596 misclassification, and surgery for 580 neoplastic see cystic neoplasms/tumors nonneoplastic 567, 580, 589, 590 classification 574 imaging 593-596 see also cyst(s), pancreatic; cystic fibrosis; pseudocysts, pancreatic size, and neoplastic nature 567

cystic neoplasms/tumors 565-664, 589 ablation 637-638, 638 acute pancreatitis in 569 asymptomatic 618 cost-effectiveness of management 620-621 quality of life 619 surveillance frequency 619 surveillance strategy 618 surveillance vs surgery 618, 619, 641 treatment algorithm 620 treatment guidelines 619, 620, 621 characteristics 590 classification/types 567, 574, 589, 590, 641 clinical presentation 589-592 cytological evaluation 603-610, 604 diagnosis 589, 632, 646, 721–722 enucleation 632-640, 645 contraindications 633-634, 634, 637 indications 632-633, 633 laparoscopic 650-651 outcomes 635-637, 636, 645 pancreatic fistula 634, 635, 637, 645 patient selection 632-633, 637, 638 postoperative management 635 technique 634, 635 epidemiology 567-572, 569-570, 570, 573, **590**, 641 epithelial 574 histologic classification 573-579 histology 697, 697-698, 698, 698-699 imaging 593-602, 596-600, 628, 632, 724 invasive cancer after 567, 573, 580 clinical features 589 enucleation contraindication 633 resection 632 risk 618 long-term outcome 660-664 molecular mechanisms 580-588 clinical applications 584-585 gene mutations 582 implications for families 585 natural history 611-617, 661-663 nonepithelial 574 pancreatic pseudocysts vs 440 pathology 696-699 recurrence, management 655-659 secondarily cystic 607 surgery 622-626, 641-648, 649, 749 alternative procedures 645 central pancreatectomy 642, 645 complications 641, 992 distal pancreatectomy 614, 642, 644 DPPHR 622, 623-624, 624, 624, 625 992 DPPHR, subtotal head resection 623-624, 624, 624, 625, 625 enucleation see above laparoscopic see laparoscopic surgery local pancreatic head resection 622-623 middle segment resection see pancreatic middle segment resection (PMSR) minimally invasive 645

pancreatectomy 643-645 pancreatoduodenectomy 622-623, 643-644 parenchymal preservation methods 650, 651 postoperative management 645-646 preoperative evaluation 643 resection rationale and goals 622, 623,632 surveillance vs 618, 619, 641 total pancreatectomy 642, 644 surveillance 660, 663, 748 asymptomatic neoplasms 618, 619, 641 IPMN see intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia (IPMN) mucinous cystic neoplasm 642-643,661 serous cystic neoplasms 660 see also specific types (as listed page 574) cystic PanNETs (cPanNET) see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) cystic teratoma, mature 578 cystinuria 34 cystogastrostomy laparoscopic 283, 308, 483, 484 laparoscopic vs endoscopic 483 open 293 cytochrome c oxidase deficiency 34 cytochrome P450 carcinogen metabolism 673-674 CYP2A6 676 CYP2E1 137, 140 CYP2E1 gene variants 141 tropical chronic pancreatitis 386 cytohistology 603 cytokeratins, PanNETs 935 cytokine(s) acute pancreatitis pathogenesis 64, 67-68, 71 polymorphisms 162 severity assessment 208, 209 autoimmune pancreatitis, type 1 511, 511-512 autoimmune pancreatitis, type 2 513, 513 in inflammatory response 338 islet dysfunction, chronic pancreatitis 496 pancreatic stellate cell activation 107, 138 pancreatic stellate cells producing 107-108, 138 proinflammatory 162, 338 acinar cell injury 71-72, 252 substance P interactions 352 cvtology cystic neoplasms 603-610, 604 pancreatic cancer 767, 767-768 PanNETs 933-934, 934, 935

d

D-dimer, activated protein C decreasing 184 Dagradi-Serio-Iacono operation *see* pancreatic middle segment resection (PMSR) damage-associated molecular pattern molecules (DAMP) 242, 316

DAXX gene mutation 938, 939, 940, 941, 943 DAXX protein 938, 940, 943 death domain-associated protein (DAXX) 938, 940, 943 DAXX gene mutations 938, 939, 940, 941, 943 debridement endoscopic see endoscopic debridement necrosis in acute pancreatitis see necrosectomy; necrotizing pancreatitis delayed gastric emptying (DGE) 645, 718, 785, **785**, 793 δ cells 123 development 6 immunostaining 21, 21, 22 see also somatostatin dermoid cysts 578 desmin, PSCs expressing 106, 107 determinant-based classification (DBC), acute pancreatitis 199, 200, 200, 201, 239, 241 modified 202, 202 development, of pancreas see organogenesis developmental disorders see congenital anomalies dexamethasone test 956 diabetes mellitus acute pancreatitis complication 324, 325 in autoimmune pancreatitis 496 type 1 522 brittle 431, 497, 798 see also diabetes mellitus, type 3c in chronic pancreatitis 361, 399, 402, 431, 495 β-cell dysfunction 495, 496 histology 496 hormone changes 495, 496-497 incidence 495-496 pathogenesis 496-497 PSC role 110 risk factors 496 see also diabetes mellitus, type 3c in cystic fibrosis 393 experimental models, pancreatic exocrine dysfunction 127-128 in hereditary pancreatitis 376, 377 hypertriglyceridemia 231 insulin-dependent (IDDM) 1121 long-standing, pancreatic cancer risk 668 maturity-onset of the young (MODY) 7,32 pancreatic cancer relationship 667, 668, 720.911 diabetes prior to cancer 717-718, 720 pancreatic cancer risk factor 667, 668,720 reverse causality 911 pancreatic cystic lesions 569 pancreatic exocrine dysfunction 127, 495, 496-497 pancreatoduodenectomy complication 622, 623, 911 PDX1 mutation 7 permanent neonatal (PNDM) 32

postoperative, after distal pancreatectomy 793, 911, 912 resolution after pancreatic cancer resection 911 total pancreatectomy, after 798-799 transient neonatal 31 in tropical chronic pancreatitis 385, 387 type 1 1121 islet transplantation see islet transplantation pancreas transplant see transplantation, pancreatic pancreatic cancer risk factor 720 type 2 pancreas transplantation 1123 pancreatic cancer and 718, 720 type 3c (pancreatic/pancreatogenic) 361, 377, 431, 495, 911 clinical features 497 complications 498, 799 definition and prevalence 495 diagnosis 497, 497 enzyme replacement therapy 499 glycemic control, brittle diabetes 431, 497, 798-799 hypoglycemic agent therapy 498-499 insulin therapy 498, 499, 799 islet cell hormone response to meal 497, 498 after left pancreatectomy 793, 911, 912 after pancreatoduodenectomy 911, 912 pathogenesis 495, 496-497 prognosis 500 therapy 498-500 after total pancreatectomy 798-799 TPIAT 500 see also diabetes mellitus, in chronic pancreatitis diabetic ketoacidosis 231, 262 diabetic neuropathy 498 diarrhea chronic pancreatitis 399 isolated enzyme deficiencies 28 pancreatic cancer 717 total pancreatectomy, after 799 diazoxide 972, 1005 diet 426 acute pancreatitis management 254, 255 chronic pancreatitis management 430-431 fruit/vegetables, pancreatic cancer risk reduction 669 hereditary pancreatitis 377 pancreatic adaptive growth 99, 99-100 pancreatic cancer risk 669 pancreatic protein synthesis regulation 95-96 see also nutritional supplementation dietary factors, alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 138 digestion, of nutrients 426 digestive enzymes 10, 43, 426 acinar cell secretion of 43, 196, 426 Ca²⁺-mediated control 51–52

CCK role 43, 44, 85-86 see also acinar cell(s), secretion; cholecystokinin (CCK) activation 43, 378, 426 acute pancreatitis 53, 64-65, 178-179, 196-197, 336 cathepsin B role 180-181 premature 158, 178-179, 180-181, 378 see also protease(s), pancreatic; trypsinogen amylase see amylase, pancreatic functions 426, 799 increased, chronic alcohol use effect 137, 344 insufficiency/failure to secrete see exocrine insufficiency lipase see lipase, pancreatic pancreatic growth and 95 proteases see protease(s), pancreatic recombinant 428 secretion see pancreatic secretion (process) storage 64 synthesis 64, 95-98, 97 alcohol effect 344 see also protein synthesis, pancreatic see also enzyme(s); exocrine pancreas; protease(s), pancreatic digestive tube, primitive 3 dipeptidyl-peptidase-4 (DPP-4) inhibitors 234, 499 direct endoscopic necrosectomy (DEN), infected pancreatic necrosis 275, 278-279, 279, 280 disconnected duct syndrome 302, 317-318 distal pancreatectomy in 475 stenting 319 disease-specific ligands 600 disseminated intravascular coagulation (DIC) 184 distal cholangiocarcinoma (bile duct carcinoma) 1049, 1051-1052, 1083 adjuvant therapy 1089-1090, 1091 ERCP 1041, 1041 frequency 1037, 1038 gene mutations 1051 long-term survival 1051, 1085, 1085, 1089–1090, 1097–1099, 1098 lymph node involvement 1083, 1084, 1099 neural plexus invasion 1086 palliative therapy 1089, 1090, 1092, 1092 preinvasive neoplasms 1051-1052 prognostic factors 1051, 1084, 1084, 1086, 1099, 1099 recurrence 1099 superficial spreading 1086-1087 surgery 1083-1088 bile duct cut margin 1086-1087 complications 1087 hepatoduodenal ligament skeletonization 1086 lymph node dissection 1084-1085, 1086 pancreatoduodenectomy 1083, 1087

pyloric ring preservation 1083-1084 survival after 1097-1099, 1098 distal common bile duct carcinoma (DBDC) 1037, 1038, 1049, 1051-1052, 1089 definition 1051 see also distal cholangiocarcinoma DNA adducts, carcinogens in cigarette smoke 673.676 circulating tumor (ctDNA) 683-684, 869 damage, carcinogens in cigarette smoke 673 increased, pancreatic hyperplasia/ hypertrophy 98, 99 measurements, PanNETs 953, 957 methylation carcinogens inducing 674 pancreatic cancer 682 PanNETs 943 modifications, chronic pancreatitis 336 repair, defective, pancreatic cancer 681, 683, 746, 865, 866 telomeres 852 dorsal motor nucleus (DMV) 88 dorsal pancreatic bud 4, 5, 24, 724 dorsal pancreatic duct 724, 725 dorsal root reflex 175 DOTA compounds 958, 959, 962, 977, 1016, 1021 "double bubble" sign 25, 215, 215 "double-duct" sign 739, 1041, 1041, 1059 Down syndrome, annular pancreas 25 doxorubicin ampullary carcinoma 1093 PanNETs 975, 1006 DPPHR see under head of pancreas drainage bile duct obstruction 835 chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis endoscopic see endoscopic drainage inflammatory pancreatic head mass 367, 368 laparoscopic, in chronic pancreatitis 483-484 obstructive cholangitis 444 pancreatic ducts see pancreatic duct(s) pancreatic fluid collections 306, 313-314 pancreatic pseudocysts 440-441, 488 percutaneous see percutaneous catheter drainage preoperative, pancreatic cancer 835 drug(s) acute pancreatitis due to see acute pancreatitis pediatric acute pancreatitis and 221 "drunkard's pancreas" 342 DU-PAN-2, pancreatic cancer marker 763, 776 dual X-ray absorptiometry (DXA) 430 duct(s) see pancreatic duct(s) duct cell(s) 13, 20 at acinar tubule interface see centroacinar cells

alcohol, direct effects on 136, 136, 138 chronic pancreatitis etiology 334 culture, growth in 101 differentiation/development 5,6 fluid/electrolyte secretion 56-62 activation, Ca2+ and cAMP pathways 60 functions 60 mechanisms 57, 58 pancreatic diseases 60 regulation 44, 58-59, 59 as therapeutic target 60 ion channel and transporter expression 160 islet hormones, exposure to 124 islet hormones expressed 123 ultrastructure 19-20 duct obstruction-bile reflux theory 197 duct of Santorini see accessory pancreatic duct duct of Wirsung see pancreatic duct(s), main "duct penetration sign" 551 ductal cancerization 694, 695, 706 ductal cells see duct cell(s) ductal epithelium 19 ductal hyperplasia, atypical 676 ductal hypertension hypothesis 148-149, 197, 350, 422, 442, 453 ductal pressure, acute pancreatitis 148-149, 197, 350, 422, 442, 453 ductal system 160 anatomy 13, 16, 18-20 congenital anomalies 27 early development 4-5, 5, 24, 724, 725 histology/ultrastructure 17, 18, 18-20, 19.20 see also duct cell(s) islets, anatomical/functional relations 123 lumen, lining 17, 18 necrosis see necrosis, in acute pancreatitis see also pancreatic duct(s) ductules 13, 20 duodenal gangliocytic paraganglioma 1053 duodenal pancreatitis see groove (duodenal) pancreatitis duodenal papilla anatomy 11, 75, 76, 1047, 1074 bleeding 1071 see also ampulla of Vater duodenal reflux hypothesis 147-148 duodenojejunostomy 473, 474 duodenum ampullary 1048 adenomas 1047 carcinoma 1047, 1048-1049, 1049 anatomy 10, 75, 76 cancer 1037, 1038, 1081-1082, 1089 adenocarcinoma 1037, 1038, 1081, 1092-1093 adjuvant therapy 1092 (peri)ampullary 1048-1049 chemoradiotherapy 1081, 1092 chemotherapy 1081 nonampullary (NADC) 1052-1053

palliative therapy 1092-1093 pancreatoduodenectomy 1081 prognostic factors 1081, 1102, 1104 recurrence 1104 survival 1081, 1081, 1102, 1103 development 4 duplication 216 metal stent placement, palliative therapy 837 neuroendocrine tumors 1022-1024 gastrinoma 1009, 1010, 1021, 1023, 1032 nonfunctioning 1024 somatostatinoma 1023-1024 surgical excision 1024 types 1022-1023 obstruction pancreatic cancer 828, 829, 832 pancreatitis due to 147, 148 periampullary tumors 1038 pancreatoduodenectomy procedure 472, 473 pH, secretin release control 84 stenosis 366 volume receptors, stimulation 88 duodenum-preserving pancreatic head resection (DPPHR) 459-466 early postoperative course 460-461 effectiveness in chronic pancreatitis 460 Frey procedure as alternative 463-464 indications 459, 459-460, 623-624, 624, 990–991, **991** chronic pancreatitis pain 424 cystic neoplasms 622-623, 623-624, 624, 624, 625, 625 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 367, 368 PanNETs 990-991, 991, 991, 992 long-term outcomes 462, 463, 464, 491, 991, **992** pancreatoduodenectomy vs 463, 491-492, 622-623 partial head resection 624, 624, 624, 625, 625, 991, 991 rationale 459-460 results 462 segment resection (DPPHR-S) 623, 624 technique 460, 460, 461 modifications 460, 462 total head resection (DPPHR-T) 623, 624, 624, 624, 625, 991, 992 duplication cysts 28 enteric 215-216, 216 dysontogenetic cysts 440

е

e-cadherin 584 E-selectin 71 ectopic pancreas 26–27, 27, 215 edema, fluid collection management 313 *EIF2AK3* gene mutations 32 eIF2B complex 98 eIF4F complex 96, 97, 97 elastase **427**

elastase-1 fecal see fecal elastase-1 serum 539 elastography, EUS, pancreatic cancer 728-729 electrocardiogram (ECG), acute pancreatitis 185, 185-187 electrolyte(s), duct cell secretion 57, 58 electrolyte management, acute pancreatitis 312 - 313electroporation, irreversible 845, 876 embryology, pancreas see organogenesis emergency department see acute pancreatitis, treatment (ICU) endocrine cell(s) differentiation/development 5, 6 immunostaining 21, 21-22, 22 types and numbers 21-22 see also islets of Langerhans, cells; specific cell types endocrine function tests 402 endocrine insufficiency acute pancreatitis complications risk 324 autoimmune pancreatitis treatment, after 557, 562, 562 chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis exocrine insufficiency with see exocrine insufficiency isolated congenital 31-32 pancreatic calcification and 496 pancreatoduodenectomy, after 622, 623 endocrine pancreas 10, 123 anatomy 20-21 congenital disorders 31-32 dysfunction, acute pancreatitis complication 324-325, 325, 328 fibrosis, pancreatic stellate cell role 110 functional reserve 24 histology 20-22, 21, 22 tumors see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) see also islets of Langerhans endocrine tumors, pancreatic see neuroendocrine tumors endoderm 3, 4, 4 mesoderm interaction 5 endoluminal ultrasound, gallstones investigation 151 endophlebitis 385 endoplasmic reticulum (ER) Ca²⁺ release 46, 46, 50–51, 51 stress during acute pancreatitis 70-71, 98 alcohol effects 138 protein synthesis inhibition 98, 98 stress during chronic pancreatitis 336 unfolded proteins 70-71 endoscopic debridement necrotizing pancreatitis 274, 274 pseudocysts/WON, after acute pancreatitis 301-302 endoscopic drainage chronic pancreatitis pain 423 infected pancreatic necrosis 278-280, 279, 280-281 pancreatic fluid collections 313-314

pancreatic pseudocysts 440-441, 488 transmural 278-280, 279, 280-281 transpapillary 278, 829 endoscopic necrosectomy see necrosectomy endoscopic retrograde cholangiopancreatography (ERCP) acute biliary pancreatitis 152-153, 296, 297.298-299 acute pancreatitis due to 150 NSAIDs role in preventing 251 ampullary tumors 1059-1060 benign 1069 annular pancreas 25, 25 autoimmune pancreatitis 526, 552, 552-553 balloon enteroscopy-assisted 836 common bile duct diameter 76 complications, pancreatitis 179-180 disconnected duct syndrome 302 gallstones investigation 151 pancreas divisum 26, 26 pancreatic cancer 771, 829, 835, 839 biliary decompression 829, 835 pancreatic fistula 318, 319 pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors 949 pancreatic pseudocysts drainage 442 pediatric acute pancreatitis 225 periampullary tumors 1041, 1041, 1041 - 1042preoperative, in chronic pancreatitis 469 endoscopic retrograde pancreatography (ERP) early chronic pancreatitis 371 secretin stimulation of exocrine function 401 endoscopic secretin test 401, 401, 406 endoscopic sphincterotomy (ES) acute biliary pancreatitis treatment 152-153, 297 ampullary tumors 1060, 1071 pancreatic fistula 319 endoscopic stenting indications 1042 main pancreatic duct 367 pancreatic cancer 772, 829, 830, 831, 836 palliative 839 periampullary tumors 1042 endoscopic therapy ampullectomy, in ampullary carcinoma 1061 biliary pancreatitis see acute biliary pancreatitis (ABP) chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis, treatment common bile duct obstruction 444 common bile duct stenosis 439, 491 cyst gastrostomy 483 drainage see endoscopic drainage ductal stones 442-444, 443, 491 gastric outlet obstruction 439 infected pancreatic necrosis 277-282 adverse events 280-281 development and reasons for 278 dual-modality drainage 279 EUS-guided multi-gateway 279 goals 278

necrosectomy 275, 278-279, 279, 280 results 280 stent placement 278, 279, 280 timing 272, 278, 283 transgastric access 278 transmural drainage 278-280, 279, 280 - 281transmural entry devices 279 transpapillary drainage 278 pancreatic cancer (PDAC) 772, 829 biliary decompression 829, 830, 831 pancreatic fistulas 318 papillectomy 1068, 1069–1072, 1070, 1075 pseudocysts/WON after acute pancreatitis drainage vs necrosectomy 301-302 indications 301 endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) acute biliary pancreatitis 296, 297 acute fluid collections 312 ampullary adenoma 1069 ampullary carcinoma 1060, 1060–1061 celiac plexus blockade guided by 490 chronic pancreatitis diagnosis 371, 406 contrast-enhanced (CH-EUS) IPMN 598 pancreatic cancer 728-729 cystic neoplasms, asymptomatic 619, 620 early chronic pancreatitis diagnosis 371 elastography, pancreatic cancer 729 equipment 728, 729, 731 fine-needle aspiration (FNA) ampullary carcinoma 1060-1061, 1069 complications 730 contraindications 729 cystic neoplasms 603, 607, 619, 620 diagnostic yield/safety 729-730 equipment 731 factors affecting 731 nonfunctioning PanNET 968 pancreatic cancer 693, 729-730, 739, 771-772 PanNETs 949, 950, 951, 957, 971 fine-needle biopsy (EUS-FNB), ampullary carcinoma 1060 gastrojejunostomy guided by 837, 838 infected pancreatic necrosis treatment 279 insulinoma 957, 1004, 1005, 1020 IPMN 598, 598, 642 jaundice work-up 1043, 1044 lymphoepithelial cyst 595-596, 596 pancreatic cancer (PDAC) 693, 728-732, 771-772 advantages/disadvantages 729 celiac plexus neurolysis 838, 881 obstructive jaundice palliation 836 screening test 747 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms 748 pancreatic pseudocysts 593, 594 PanNETs 962, 1015-1016 pediatric acute pancreatitis 225 periampullary tumors 1040, 1040, 1042, 1043 preoperative, in chronic pancreatitis 469

pseudocyst drainage 488 radiofrequency ablation guided by 772, 839 serous cystic neoplasm 595 endoscopy ampullary tumors 1059-1060 periampullary tumors 1040-1041 endothelial cells, death, nafamostat action 170 endotoxin, bacterial 118, 119, 140, 166 alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 140 alcoholic chronic pancreatitis 345 antibodies to, depletion 168 TNF- α in immune response to 162 ENETS 2006 grading 930, 989, 1029 PanNETs 925, 925, 926, 927, 970, 979, 1002 enteral feeding/nutrition 168 acute pancreatitis management 254-255, 313 chronic pancreatitis 431 early, in pediatric acute pancreatitis 225 pancreatic fistula 319 polymeric vs elemental formulation 255 enteric duplication cysts 215-216, 216 enteric fistulas 286 enterochromaffin cells 87 enteroglucagon 89 enterokinase 64, 159 deficiency 29, 29 enteropancreatic neural reflex 88 enucleation cystic neoplasms see cystic neoplasms/ tumors PanNETs see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) environmental factors acute pancreatitis risk 159 alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 138 - 140chronic pancreatitis risk 336 pancreatic cancer 721, 721 pancreatic cysts 568-569 enzyme(s) (pancreatic) activation see under digestive enzymes autoimmune pancreatitis diagnosis 539-540 carcinogen metabolism 673-674, 676 chronic pancreatitis diagnosis 400 isolated deficiencies 28-29, 29 in pancreatic acinar juice 43, 50–51, 426 protease precursors 43 secretion by acinar cells *see* acinar cell(s) see also digestive enzymes; pancreatic secretion (process) enzyme replacement therapy, pancreatic 426-428, 427 chronic pancreatitis 426-428, 427 diabetes (type3c) 499 dietary interventions with 430-431 pain reduction 350 cystic fibrosis 393 dosage 427, 427 exocrine failure after acute pancreatitis 325

hereditary pancreatitis 377 indications 426 limitations 428 total pancreatectomy, after 799 enzyme Y 179 EORTC 40013 study 848, 851, 897 EORTC 40891 trial 847, 848, 851, 886, 896 epiblast 3,4 epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), inhibition 867-868, 887 epigenetics 336 carcinogen action, pancreatic cancer 673-674, 675, 675 chronic pancreatitis 336 epinephrine 261 epithelial cells cuboidal, duct lumen 18 differentiation/development 5 epithelial-mesenchymal transition (EMT) 111 ε cells 123, 126 development 6 ERK pathway pancreatic cancer therapeutic target 867 pancreatic growth 99, 99-100 erlotinib 852, 868, 874, 887 adverse effects and costs 874 ervthema ab igne 399, 399 ESPAC-1 trial 847-848, 848, 849, 851, 853, 886, **896**, 906 ESPAC-3 trial 848, 848, 850, 851, 853, 853, 886, 896, 906 periampullary cancer 1090, 1092, 1093 ESPAC-4 trial 848, 849, 850, 851, 851, 853, 853, 886, 1093, 1094 estrogens, acute pancreatitis due to 233 ethanol see entries beginning alcohol ethnic factors, pancreatic cysts 568 EUROPAC study 375, 376 everolimus 943 PanNET treatment 941, 943, 964, 976, **976**, 1006 gastrinoma 1011 insulinoma 973, 1006 Ewing sarcoma 936 exenatide 234 exocrine function tests, chronic pancreatitis 400-401, 401 exocrine insufficiency 426 acute pancreatitis complication 324-325, 325, 328 autoimmune pancreatitis therapy, after 557, 562, **562** CFTR-associated disease 391, 392 chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis congenital 28 cvstic fibrosis 426 diabetes mellitus 127, 128 diagnosis/testing **401**, 401–402, 426 dyserythropoietic anemia and calvarial hyperostosis 30 endocrine insufficiency with 431, 495, 496 - 497see also chronic pancreatitis; diabetes mellitus, type 3c

hereditary pancreatitis 376, 377 isolated enzyme deficiencies 28-29, 29 Johanson-Blizzard syndrome (JBS) 30, 30 - 31management 426-428, 427, 427-429, 912 emerging therapies 428 enzyme replacement 427, 427-428 pancreatic cancer resection, after 911-912.912 pancreatic cancer symptom 717 pancreatoduodenectomy, after 622, 623, 911–912, **912** Shwachman–Diamond syndrome 29, 29 - 30symptoms 426, 911-912 total pancreatectomy, after 799 tropical chronic pancreatitis 387 exocrine pancreas 3, 10, 123 anatomy 13–20 arterial blood supply 124, 124, 252 atrophy 95 cigarette smoke effect 676 in cystic fibrosis 391 in diabetes see diabetes mellitus dysfunction, acute pancreatitis complication 324-325, 325, 328 enzyme release 16, 18 functional reserve 24 growth, hormones and diet causing 98-99 histology and ultrastructure 13-20, 17, 18, 19, 20 interstitial tissue 20, 20 see also acinar cell(s); ductal system hyperplasia 98 insufficiency see exocrine insufficiency neoplastic tumors see pancreatic cancer secretion in pancreatic transplantation 1125 - 1127see also acinar cell(s), secretion; digestive enzymes structural relationship with islets 123-124 exocytosis 43, 44-45, 52 Ca²⁺ as regulator 51–52 experimental pancreatitis 63-74 acute pancreatitis 63-64 apoptosis of cells 69–70, 100 fluid resuscitation, studies 252-253 gut-lymph toxicity 168, 169, 169, 170 inhibition of secretion 65, 65-66 models 63-64 cathepsin B effect on protease activation 180 chronic pancreatitis 336, 339, 371 alcohol feeding and caerulein 120, 344-345 autophagy impairment 344 macrophages role in fibrosis 119 magnesium supplements 186 SPINK1 overexpression 179 thoracic duct, canine models involving 168, 170 experimental studies sphincter of Oddi motility 77 surgical resection of pancreas 100

extracellular matrix (ECM) cell membrane interactions 109 hyaluronic acid, targeted therapy 868 turnover, stellate cell role 106, 112, 338 extracellular matrix (ECM) proteins excess, fibrogenesis 106, 107 acute pancreatitis 109 removal, stellate cell role 109 pancreatic cancer progression and 120 synthesis, stellate cell role 106, 112 extracorporeal shock wave lithotripsy (ESWL) 423, 439-440, 442, 490 extrahepatic biliary tract see biliary tract, extrahepatic extrapancreatic cancer, in autoimmune pancreatitis 563

f

Fajan's index for insulinoma 949 familial adenomatous polyposis (FAP) 1038, 1058 ampullary adenoma 1047, 1058, 1068 ampullary carcinoma 1050, 1058, 1068, 1075 duodenal cancer 1081 IPMN 707 periampullary cancer 1038 familial cancer syndromes 585, 688 cystic neoplasm risk 585 IPMN risk 585, 707 pancreatic cancer risk 688, 690 pancreatic cystic lesion risk 569 familial hypertriglyceridemia 34, 35 familial pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer, familial familial pancreatitis 374, 379 family history, pancreatic cancer risk 670, 688, 721, 745-746 Fasciola hepatica 232 fasting acute pancreatitis and 313 reduced pancreatic protein synthesis 96 sphincter of Oddi motility 78-79, 79 fasting test, insulinoma 949, 954, 1003, 1003, 1020 fat fecal, quantitation 402 replacement of pancreas with 29, 29 fat (dietary) digestion/metabolism 426 malabsorption 499 maldigestion, CFTR-associated disease 392 metabolism, inherited disorders 33-35, 34 regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis 96 fat necrosis, acute pancreatitis 186, 193-194, 194 outcome 195, 195 pathophysiology 196-197 fatty acid(s) CCK release in response 85 metabolism 231 regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis 96

fatty acid-binding protein 168 fatty acid ethyl esters (FAEE) 137, 140, 231, 343 acute pancreatitis 186 gene mutations 141 toxicity mechanisms 137, 138 fatty acid ethyl esters (FAEE) synthases 343 fatty stools see steatorrhea FDG-PET 755,756 autoimmune pancreatitis diagnosis 551-552, 756 type 1 524, 526, 528, 529 pancreatic cancer diagnosis 756, 756, 759, 771 response to therapy 757-758 staging 757, 757 PanNETs 957, 1016 see also positron emission tomography (PET) FDG-PET-CT, pancreatic cancer staging 757, 757 FDG-PET-MRI, pancreatic cancer 758, 758-759, 759, 760 fecal elastase-1 127, 401, 401, 426 autoimmune pancreatitis 541 chronic pancreatitis 401, 401, 426 fecal fat quantitation 402 feces discoloration 718 stones in 146 feedback regulation, pancreatic secretion 89-90, 99 FGF10-FGF2R ligand-receptor pair 5 fibroblast growth factor (FGF) pathway 5 fibrogenesis 106, 107, 109 chronic pancreatitis 334, 337, 337-338 macrophage role see macrophage(s) preventing/reversal 110 PSC role see pancreatic stellate cell (PSC) fibroinflammatory biliary stricture (FIBS) 1053-1054 fibrolysis, PSC role 109 fibrosis, pancreatic chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis feed-forward loop, sensory fiber sensitization 174, 175 in hereditary disorders 32, 33 intralobular, tropical pancreatitis 385 PRSS1 gene mutation and 378 recurrent acute pancreatitis 323 reversal 110 storiform, type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 516, 517, 525, 527 fine needle aspiration (FNA) CT-guided, pancreatic necrosis with infection 271, 272, 311 cystic neoplasms 603, 607, 619, 620 EUS-guided see endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) pancreatic cancer 693, 729-731, 730 pancreatic cysts 440 pancreatic necrosis with infection 271, 272, 273, 278, 311 fistula, pancreatic see pancreatic fistula

fistulography 318 flatulence, pancreatic cancer 717 fluid acinar, secretion see acinar fluid ductal, secretion see duct cell(s) fluid collections see pancreatic fluid collections (PFC) fluid resuscitation aggressive, acute pancreatitis 251-254, 258, 312-313 animal studies 252-253 guidelines 253 human studies 253–254, 254, 312–313 monitoring 312-313 over-aggressive 253-254 pediatric 225 pre-transfer to ICU 260 rationale for, and role of 252, 312 colloid 253, 313 crystalloid, acute pancreatitis animal studies 252-253 human studies 253, 254, 313 F¹⁸-fluoro-deoxyglucose PET see FDG-PET 5-fluorouracil (5-FU) adjuvant, pancreatic cancer 848, 850.853 radiation with 843, 847, 886, 887 advanced pancreatic cancer first-line therapy 873, 874 second-line therapy 876 adverse reactions 874 ampullary carcinoma 1093 distal cholangiocarcinoma 1090 pancreatic cancer recurrence after 898 PanNETs 975, 1006 FOLFIRNOX regimen 773, 844, 852, 877 adjuvant therapy 852 advanced pancreatic cancer 874-875 first-line vs gemcitabine 875 adverse effects 875 downstaging borderline resectable disease 844, 844 drugs in 874 locally advanced pancreatic cancer 784, 785-786, 817, 824, 875, 876 FOLFOX regimen 1093 follicular pancreatitis 517 foregut 4 FOXF1 gene mutations 25 FOXP3 gene mutations 32 Frantz tumor see solid pseudopapillary neoplasm (SPN) free fatty acids (FFA) 137, 186, 262 Frey procedure 367, 450, 451, 453, 454, 463-464, 491 as alternative to DPPHR 463-464, 492 laparoscopic 484-485, 485 long-term outcomes 450, 462, 492 outcome, Beger procedure vs 368, 491 - 492fucosyltransferase 2 nonsecretor status (FUT2) 346 fungal infections acute pancreatitis due to 232, 232 necrotizing pancreatitis complication 266

g

GABA 674 gabexate mesilate 179 α -galactosylated (α -gal) epitopes 859 galanin 77, 80, 126-127 gallbladder neuroendocrine tumors (NET) 1025 removal see cholecystectomy gallium citrate (Ga-67) scintigraphy 551 - 552gallstone(s) acute pancreatitis see acute biliary pancreatitis (ABP) ampulla of Vater obstruction 146 in common channel 146-147, 149 incidence 151 passage, reflux of duodenal contents 147, 148 pediatric acute pancreatitis 221 presence, confirmation 151-152, 152, 297 sphincter of Oddi dysfunction 150, 260 gallstone pancreatitis, acute see acute biliary pancreatitis gangliocytic paraganglioma 1024 Gardner's syndrome 1038, 1058 gastrectomy, distal, complications 910, 910-911 gastric acid hypersecretion 948, 961, 963, 1009 gastric decompression, pancreatic cancer 831 gastric emptying, delayed 645, 718, 785, 785, 793 gastric inhibitory peptide (GIP) 96 gastric outlet obstruction (GOO) chronic pancreatitis 439 ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) 772, 828-829,831 palliative therapy 837-838 gastric remnant cancer 910-911 gastrin, elevated 718, 948, 954, 963 gastrinoma 1009–1012, 1021–1022, 1032 clinical features 718, 719, 948, 948 diagnosis 949, 954 duodenal 1009, 1010, 1021, 1023, 1032 investigations 951, 954, 1009-1010, 1021 imaging 954, 1009, 1010 serum-based laboratory 949, 954, 955, 1009-1010 liver metastases 963, 1011, 1022, 1032 localization 1009-1010, 1021 long-term outcome 1032 lymph node metastases 1010 malignant 1009 in MEN1 961, 962, 963, 973-974, 1022 treatment 1009-1012, 1032 chemotherapy 1011 medical 964, 973, 973-974 strategy 1009 surgical 963, 990, 1010, 1022, 1032 see also Zollinger-Ellison syndrome "gastrinoma triangle" 1021 gastritis, reflux 910, 910

gastroduodenal artery (GDA) in pancreatoduodenectomy 470, 471, 644,784 robotic pancreatoduodenectomy 806 gastrointestinal duplication cysts 28, 215-216, 216 gastrointestinal fistulas 320 gastrointestinal hormones 99 gastrointestinal microbiome 669 gastrointestinal tract, embryogenesis 3, 4, 724 Gastrointestinal Tumour Study Group (GITSG) 847, 848, 851 gastrojejunostomy 644 advanced pancreatic cancer 772, 831-832, 837 anastomotic ulcer 799 EUS-guided 837, 838 laparoscopic pancreatoduodenectomy 772 prophylactic 831-832 robotic pancreatoduodenectomy 806 gastrostomy palliative, pancreatic cancer 831 see also cystogastrostomy gastrulation 3, 4 GATA6 gene 24, 675 GATA6 transcription factor 853 GCK gene mutations 32 gefitinib 887 Gem-Cap trial 874 Gem-Erlotinib trial 874 gemcitabine adverse effects 873 ampullary carcinoma 1093 distal cholangiocarcinoma 1090-1091 pancreatic cancer adjuvant therapy 848, 849, 850, 851.852 advanced, first-line therapy 873-874, 876 combination therapy 874, 876 induction chemotherapy and SBRT 888 locally advanced, chemoradiation 876 metastatic disease 874 neoadjuvant therapy 786, 888 radiotherapy with 886, 887 recurrence after 898 targeted therapy with 868 gender pancreatic cystic neoplasms 570 pancreatic cysts 568 gene(s), overexpressed, ductal adenocarcinoma 682 gene mutations see specific genes and specific diseases gene testing see genetic testing gene therapy cystic fibrosis 394 hereditary lipoprotein lipase deficiency 34, 398 genetic modifying factors, acute pancreatitis 159, 161-162 genetic predisposition see genetic susceptibility factors

genetic susceptibility factors acute pancreatitis 158-162, 158-165, 159 acinar cell-associated 158-160, 159 alcohol-induced 138, 139, 140-142 alcohol-metabolizing enzymes 140 - 141CASR gene 161, 377 *CFTR* gene 142, 160–161, 227 children 221, 227 chymotrypsin gene mutations 141-142, 162 claudin 2 mutations 141, 162 duct-associated 159, 160-161 multiple defects 161 pediatric 221, 222, 224, 227 progression to chronic pancreatitis 162 PRSS1 gene 141, 159-160, 227 PRSS2 gene 141 SPINK1 gene 141, 160, 161, 227 alcoholic chronic pancreatitis 345-346 autoimmune pancreatitis, type 1 510 chronic pancreatitis 337 hereditary pancreatitis see hereditary pancreatitis pancreatic cancer 689-690, 746 see also individual genes genetic testing hereditary pancreatitis 379-380, 402, **402** idiopathic chronic pancreatitis 402, 402 pancreatic cancer susceptibility genes 745 predictive 379, 380 genome, human 679 genome-wide association studies (GWAS) 746 germ disk 3, 4 ghrelin 87, 126, 956 cells producing (ε cells) 123, 126 GHRHoma 956, 1013, 1014 giant cells, undifferentiated ductal carcinoma with 696 glitazones 499 glomerular filtration rate (GFR) 1113, 1114 glucagon from α cells 21 excess secretion 948, 954 pancreatic secretion inhibition 89, 125 type 3c diabetes 496-497, 911 495 glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) 89 agonists 234 diabetes in chronic pancreatitis 497, 499 pancreatic secretion inhibition 89 PanNET investigation 959, 963, 1020 glucagonemia 954 glucagonoma clinical features 718, 719, 948, 948, 1013, 1014 diagnosis 954 investigations 954, 955 long-term outcome 1032 medical treatment 973 in MEN1 954, 963 surgical treatment 963, 990 glucokinase (GCK), gene mutations 32

glucose abnormal metabolism, pancreatic cancer and 720, 756 blood see blood glucose; glycemic control α -glucosidase inhibitors (α -GI) 499 GLUT-1 581 glutathione S-transferase (GST) 159, 676 glycemic control after islet transplantation 1112-1113 type 3c diabetes 497, 499 see also blood glucose glycogen storage disorders 34 glycoprotein(s), expression, changes in IPMN 583 GNAS gene, mutations 577, 583, 585, 683 intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms 710 IPMN 577, 583, 584–585, 683, 697, 706, 709, 748 pancreatic cancer screening 749 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms 706 Golgi, in acinar cells 15–16, 17 granulation tissue, necrotizing hemorrhagic pancreatitis 195 granulocyte colony-stimulating factor (G-CSF) 763 granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor (GM-CSF) 857, 858, 859 granulocytic epithelial lesions (GELs) 513, 516, 520-521, 536, 546, 550 histology 516, 518, 518 groove (duodenal) pancreatitis 349, 406, 412, 1053 CT and MRI 412-413, 413 differential diagnosis 517 growth, pancreatic 95-105 adaptive, response to nutrients/hormones 98, 99, 99-100 pancreatic cell culture 101 regenerative 100-101 regulation 98-101 growth-associated protein-43 (GAP-43) 351 growth factors, acinar cell culture, growth 101 growth hormone (GH) 956 growth hormone-releasing hormone (GHRH) 956, 1013, 1014 GTP, and GDP, RAS protein action 867 gut barrier 254 failure, acute pancreatitis 168, 183-184 gut flora, pancreatic cancer risk 669 "gut motor" hypothesis 166 gut permeability, acute pancreatitis 183-184, 184 "gut rousing" concept 168 "gut-lymph" hypothesis 166, 167, 167, 170 see also mesenteric lymph GVAX vaccine 858, 859, 860, 861 combination therapy 861, 887

h

Haaga criteria 550 Halsted, William Stewart 783

HbA1c 1110 islet transplantation and 1110, 1112, 1113 pancreatic cancer 770 total pancreatectomy, after 799 type 3c diabetes 497, 497 see also blood glucose head of pancreas anatomy 3, 10, 11 cancer 828, 1037 inflammatory pancreatic head mass vs 366 - 367pancreatoduodenectomy 783 resectability status 777 CT image 12 cysts surgery vs surveillance 619 see also cystic neoplasms/tumors inflammatory mass see inflammatory pancreatic head mass (IPHM) neural plexus, dissection 1086 as "pacemaker" of pain 450 resection chronic pancreatitis 450-451, 454, 459, 491 for cystic neoplasms 622, 623 duodenum-preserving see duodenumpreserving pancreatic head resection (DPPHR) of mass 450, 451 pancreatitis in pancreas divisum 213 in PanNETs 990–991, 991, 991, 992 parenchyma-sparing (limited) 623 partial, Frey procedure see Frey procedure procedures 450-451, 451, 491 pylorus-preserving 491 hedgehog pathway 5, 25 Helicobacter pylori 525, 540, 669, 954 hematocrit, acute pancreatitis 207, 209, 259 hemipancreatectomy chronic pancreatitis 459 see also pancreatectomy, distal hemolytic uremic syndrome (HUS) 873-874 hemorrhage see bleeding hemorrhagic shock, models 166 hemosuccus pancreaticus 451 hepatic artery embolization 913 pancreatic cancer staging 773 PanNET invading 996, 996, 997 resection, pancreatic cancer 784-785 see also common hepatic artery hepatic metastases see liver metastases hepatic steatosis 799 hepaticocholecystojejunostomy 829 hepaticogastrostomy, EUS-guided 837 hepaticojejunostomy 473, 474, 644, 829, 831-832 advanced pancreatic cancer 772 hepatitis B virus (HBV) 558 hepatitis E virus (HEV) 232 hepatocyte growth factor (HGF) 111

hepatocyte nuclear factor 1α (HNF1 α) 7 hepatoduodenal ligament, skeletonization 1086 hepatoid variant, PDAC 696 hepatomegaly, periampullary tumors 1038 hereditary disorders metabolic, affecting pancreas 33-35, 34 398 pancreatic endocrine function 31-32 congenital endocrine insufficiency 31 - 32hyperinsulinism 31 pancreatic involvement (variable) 32-33 see also congenital anomalies hereditary factors see genetic susceptibility factors hereditary nonpolyposis colorectal cancer syndrome (HNPCC) 1074 hereditary pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer, familial hereditary pancreatitis 35, 337, 374-383 acute pancreatitis in 375-376 age at onset of symptoms 375, 375 chronic pancreatitis development 374, 375, 376 clinical features 222, 375 definition 374 diabetes mellitus in 376, 377 differential diagnosis 374 epidemiology 374-375, 398 exocrine insufficiency 376, 377 gene mutations 377, 377-379, 379-380, 398 CFTR 374, 375, 378-379, 746 CTRC 378-379 PRSS1 159, 179, 180, 337, 374, 375, 377-378, 379, 746 PRSS1 R122C 375 PRSS1 R122H 141, 159, 180, 337, 375, 376 SPINK1 35, 179, 374, 378, 398, 746 genetic counseling 379-380 genetic testing 379–380, 402, 402 in children 380 genotype-phenotype correlations 378 inheritance patterns/penetrance 337, 374.379 management 376-377, 451 molecular genetics 377-379 pancreatic cancer and 362, 376, 418-419, 669, 690 screening, imaging 419 surgical treatment 476 hernia, incisional 327 hindgut 4 histamine H2 antagonists 974 histology of pancreas (normal) 13-22 endocrine pancreas 20-22, 21, 22 exocrine pancreas 13-20, 17, 18, 19, 20 histones 336, 940 historical aspects 397 acute biliary pancreatitis 146 acute pancreatitis 178

alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 135-136 chronic pancreatitis 397 IPMN 707 pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma 679 pancreatic middle segment resection 627 pancreatoduodenectomy 783 transplantation, pancreatic 1121–1122 H⁺,K⁺-ATPase pump (ATP12A) 57, 58 HLA antigens autoimmune pancreatitis, type 1 510 sensitization, islet transplant 1114 homocystinuria 34 Honolulu Consensus 521 hormones pancreatic growth regulation 98, 99, 99 - 100pancreatic secretion control see pancreatic secretion (process) see also specific hormones human equilibrative nucleoside transporter 1 (hENT1) 764, 852-853, 875 human genome 679, 865 human immunodeficiency virus (HIV) 80, 232 hyaluronic acid 868 hyaluronidase 868 hydromorphone 260 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA lyase deficiency 34 3-hydroxy-3-methylglutaryl-CoA (HMG-CoA) reductase inhibitors 234 3-hydroxykynurenine 168, 170 25-hydroxyvitamin D 429, 430 hyperalgesia 352 hypercalcemia acute pancreatitis and 230 chronic pancreatitis 398 intracellular, in acinar cells 158-159 PanNET causing, medical treatment 973 hypercortisolemia 956 hypergastrinemia, gastrinoma 718, 948, 954, 963 hyperglycemia acute pancreatitis complication 324 corticosteroid side-effect 557 pancreaticobiliary secretion reduced 125 type 3 diabetes 498 hyperinsulinism congenital 31 transient 31, 33 hyperlipidemia 33, 231 hyperparathyroidism, primary 230, 398 hypertension, abdominal 205, 261, 262, 313 hypertriglyceridemia 33, 35, 231 acute pancreatitis and 230-231, 234, 259, 262 management 262 alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 140 chronic pancreatitis 398 hypertriglyceridemia-induced pancreatitis 230-231 hypoblast 3, 4

hypocalcemia, acute pancreatitis 186-187 hypocomplementemia 513 hypoglycemia Beckwith–Wiedemann syndrome 33 hyperinsulinemic, persistent, of infancy 31 impaired awareness (IAH) 1110, 1122 insulin-induced, pancreatic secretion stimulation 88 insulinoma 946-948, 947-948, 948, 954, 1002 diagnostic criteria 1002, 1003 treatment 1005 islet transplantation recipient selection 1110 pancreatic transplant indication 1122 risk in diabetes in chronic pancreatitis 431, 497, 498, 500 in hereditary pancreatitis 376 severe episodes (SHE) 1110, 1122 hypoglycemic drugs 400, 498-499 hypokalemia, ECG in 185 hypomagnesemia, acute pancreatitis 186-187 hypoperfusion, acute pancreatitis 258, 260 hypotension 261 hypothyroidism, neonatal diabetes with 32 hypovolemia 185, 258 hypoxemia, acute pancreatitis 181 hypoxia-induced factor (HIF) pathway 581, 940, 942

i

idiopathic acute pancreatitis 150, 151, 213, 222 idiopathic chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis, idiopathic idiopathic duct-centric pancreatitis (IDCP) 505, 520, 534, 550, 555 see also autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP), type 2 IgG4 see under immunoglobulin G (IgG) IgG4-related sclerosing disease (IgG4-RD) 530, 539, 540, 550, 555, 556 Ihh gene 25 ileus 168 imaging see specific diseases and imaging modalities immune cells, in chronic pancreatitis 337, 337-338 immune complex, autoimmune pancreatitis relapse 546, 546-547 immune system 856-858, 857 adaptive 856-858, 857 innate 67, 117, 856 nervous system crosstalk 351, 352 pancreatic cancer 856-858, 857 immunoglobulin A (IgA), autoimmune pancreatitis 545 immunoglobulin G (IgG) Fab-arm exchange 512 IgG1, type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 510-511, 513

IgG4 512, 513, 544 elevated levels, diseases 540, 544 Il-4 and IL-10 role 511 IgG4, in type 1 AIP 505, 510–511, 512-513, 516-517, 520, 530 immunostaining 516-517 levels, disease activity 525 as marker for diagnosis, levels 524-525, 540, 541, 544, 545 as marker for differential diagnosis 545-546 as marker for relapse prediction 546, 546 - 547pancreatic cancer vs 546 IgG4-related sclerosing disease (IgG4-RD) 530, 539, 540, 550, 555, 556 immunoglobulin M (IgM), autoimmune pancreatitis 545 immunomodulators autoimmune pancreatitis therapy 556, 557, 558 non-vaccine, pancreatic cancer 860 pancreatic cancer 844-845 side-effects 558 immunotherapy, pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer Imrie, Clement 205 inborn errors of metabolism 33-35, 34, 221 incidentaloma 982 incisional hernia 913 incretins 497 mimetics 234, 499 Indian hedgehog (Ihh) 25 indomethacin, rectal 251 infants, persistent hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia 31 infected pancreatic necrosis see necrosis, in acute pancreatitis infectious diseases acute pancreatitis complication 265-266 acute pancreatitis due to 231-232, 232 pediatric acute pancreatitis 221 inferior vena cava 12 inflammation neurogenic see neurogenic inflammation pancreatic see pancreatitis pancreatic cancer 417, 857, 879 perineural, chronic pancreatitis 350, 351 systemic see systemic inflammation inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) 234, 535 type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis 513, 521, 526, 535 inflammatory cells, acinar cell injury 71-72, 252 inflammatory mediators/molecules pancreatic cancer 857 release, sensory afferents in pancreas 175 release in acinar cell injury 71-72, 252 inflammatory pancreatic head mass (IPHM) 365 - 370clinical workup 366-367 differential diagnosis 366-367 histopathology 368

inflammatory pancreatic head mass (IPHM) (cont'd) imaging 366, 367, 412, 454 incidence 365 as "pacemaker" of pancreatitis 365 pathophysiology 365-366 symptoms and clinical problems 365-366, 367 treatment 367-368, 451, 453 inflammatory (pseudo) tumor see inflammatory pancreatic head mass (IPHM) inflammatory response/pathways 334, 338 acute pancreatitis 67-68, 71, 252 autoimmune pancreatitis 512-513 chronic pancreatitis 337, 337-338 coagulation, interactions 184 cytokine polymorphisms and 162 cytokine release 338 regulation 162 sentinel acute pancreatitis event model 334, 335 inherited disorders see hereditary disorders injury-wound cycle 334-336, 335, 337-338 innate immune system 67, 117, 856 inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP₃) 46, 48, 49 IRBIT (IP₃-binding protein released with IP₃) 58-59, 59 receptors 49 insulin carbohydrate in diet, effect on amylase synthesis 96 elevated levels, insulinoma 954 functions 24 independence, after islet transplantation 1112, 1113 pancreatic protein synthesis stimulation 96, 97, 97-98 pancreatic secretion control 87, 124-125, 127 receptor, hepatic 497 regeneration of pancreas 100, 101 resistance, troglitazone reducing 128 secretagogues, type 3c diabetes 499 secretion 127 from β cells 21, 124 inherited disorders 32 pancreatic stellate cells inhibiting 110, 112 surreptitious exogenous use 954 therapy pancreatic cystic lesions 569 total pancreatectomy, after 799 type 1 diabetes 1121 type 3c diabetes 498, 499 translation initiation PI3K-PKB-mTORC1 pathway 96, 97 insulin growth factor-1 receptor (IGFR) 868 insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) 101 insulin-promoter factor-1 (IPF1) gene 24 insulinoma 989, 1002-1008, 1019-1021 adherence to pancreatic duct 983 clinical features 718, 719, 947-948, 948, 1002, 1003, 1019

diagnosis 949, 954, 1002-1003, 1020 gene mutations 938 hypoglycemia 946-948, 948, 954, 1002, 1003, 1005 incidence 1002 investigations 1002-1003, 1020 EUS 957, 1004, 1005, 1020 fasting test 949, 954, 1003, 1003, 1020 imaging 1003-1005, 1004, 1020 instrumental/invasive 957, 1005 mixed-meal tolerance test 1003 nuclear imaging 1005 serum-based laboratory 954, 955, 1002-1003 localization 1003-1005, 1004, 1020 long-term outcome 1032 malignant 1032 in MEN1 954, 962-963, 1002, 1005, 1020, 1021 secondary, in MEN1 1032 size and malignancy 1019 surgical treatment 963, 983-984, 1005-1006, 1020, 1021, 1032 glucose management 1020-1021 laparoscopic 1021 treatment 1005-1006 chemotherapy 1006 medical 964, 972-973, 973, 1005 "insulin-pancreatic acinar axis" 123 insulo-acinar portal system 124, 124 insulo-acinar relationship 123-131 islet/exocrine pancreas structural relationship 123-124 islet hormones regulating exocrine secretion 84-94, 124-127 see also pancreatic secretion (process) intensive care unit (ICU) 511-512 in acute pancreatitis see acute pancreatitis, treatment (ICU) interferon therapy, rare PanNETs 1016 interferon γ (IFNγ) 118, 511 interleukin-4 (IL-4) receptor signaling, blockade, fibrosis inhibition 119-120 in type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 511, 511, 512 interleukin-6 (IL-6) activated protein C decreasing 184 acute pancreatitis severity assessment 208, 209 pancreatic cancer cells producing 112 interleukin-8 (IL-8) 162 acute pancreatitis severity assessment 159, 208, 209 gene polymorphisms 162 release, substance P role 352 type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis 513, 513 ulcerative colitis 513 interleukin-10 (IL-1), type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 511, 511, 512 interlobular ducts 16, 18 necrosis 196, 196 interlobular fibrosis 195 International Association of Pancreatology (IAP) 619, 620, 655, 657

interstitial edematous pancreatitis see under acute pancreatitis interstitial tissue 20, 20 interventional radiology (IVR), obstructive jaundice 836-837 intestinal-type adenocarcinoma 1050, 1050, 1059 intestinal villi, ischemic injury 167 intestine driving critical illness 166 dysfunction in acute pancreatitis 167-168, 168 injury, acute pancreatitis severity 167-168, 168 ischemic injury 167 MODS see multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) permeability increase, acute pancreatitis 183-184 role in severe acute pancreatitis 167-168, 168 intra-abdominal pressure 205, 261, 262, 313 intra-ampullary biliary tract neoplasms (IPNB) 1047, 1049, 1052 intra-ampullary papillary tubular neoplasms (IAPN) 1047-1048 carcinomas associated 1049, 1049, 1051 dvsplasia 1048 histology 1048, 1048 immunophenotype 1048 intraductal neoplasms 709 IPMN see intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia (IPMN) ITPN see intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms (ITPN) intraductal oncocytic papillary neoplasm (IOPN) 698, 707 "fish-eye/fish-mouth" papilla 596, 707 intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia (IPMN) 575-577, 581, 583, 641, 696, 707-709 acute pancreatitis in 327 age at diagnosis 570, 612-613, 707 asymptomatic 604, 707 biomarkers 683 branch-duct (BD-IPMN) 570, 576, 591, 596, 598, 614, 642, 707 age and risk factors 570, 707 characteristics 611, 707 communicating ducts 634 enucleation 632, 633, 635 histology 662 malignant, enucleation contraindication 633 malignant, growth rate 618 MRCP 632, 633 natural history 612, 612, 661 pathology 696-697 quality of life 619 resection, indications 633 surgery 642, 661 surveillance 661, 662 surveillance vs surgery 618, 619, 620 time-dependent progression 613 characteristics 590, 591, 611, 642

classification 567, 575-576, 611, 641, 642 WHO 709 clinical presentation 591, 707 colloid carcinoma association 576, 695, 709 cytology 604, 605, 605–607, 606, 607 definition 575, 581, 707 epidemiology 440, 567, 568, 569-570, 573, 575, 581, 590, 707 familial cancer syndromes and 585. 707,748 "field defect" 613, 642, 644, 655 gastric type 576, 613, 697, 697-698, 707, 708 - 709histology 697, 697, 707-708, 708 tubular growth 708, 709 gene mutations/molecular markers 577, 581, **582**, 583, 584-585, **683**, 696, 709, 941 as biomarkers 683 GNAS gene mutations 577, 583, 584-585, 683, 697, 709, 748, 749 KRAS gene mutations 581, 583, 584-585, 683, 709 pancreatic cancer screening 749 PIK3CA gene mutations 583, 585 RNF43 gene mutations 583, 585, 709 grading 576, 605-607, 613-614, 698, 707 high-grade dysplasia 593, 612, 613-614, 642, 661, 698, 707 genetic changes and microRNA 682 histology 606, 606, 613-614, 698 progression to 596, 598, 642 recurrence risk 657 high-risk features 642, 662 histology 576, 576, 613, 662, 697 gastric type 697, 697, 707-708, 708 intestinal type 697, 697, 708, 709 invasive IPMN 662 historical aspects 707 imaging 593, 596, 598, 598-599, 599, 600, 642,748 immunohistology 613, 709 incipient 583, 707 intermediate-grade dysplasia 606, 613, 698, 707 intestinal type 576, 613 histology 697, 697, 708, 709 invasive carcinoma in 576, 581, 596, 611, 613-614, 661 cytology 606-607, 607, 662 heterogeneity 662 imaging 593, 598 lymph node status 663 outcome/prognosis 662, 663 risk, in recurrence 656, 656 risk by morphologic type 567, 612-613, 642, 696, 698, 707 risk factors 570, 613 surgery 642 time to 612, 613, 661 long-term outcome 619, 661-663 nonoperative management 661-662 after resection 662-663 low-grade dysplasia 605-606, 606, 613, 698,707

macroscopic appearance 576, 576, 696 main-duct (MD-IPMN) 570, 576, 591, 596, 598, 642 age and risk factors 570, 707 characteristics 611, 707 enucleation contraindications 634 histology 662 natural history 612 pathology 696-697 surgery 642 microsatellite instability and 681 mixed/combined type 576, 591, 596, 642, 697,709 characteristics 611 natural history 612, 612 molecular mechanisms 581, 583, 584-585,709 clinical applications 584-585 microRNA dysregulation 583 mucin production 591, 603, 605, 606, 642 natural history 611-614, 642, 655 oncocytic variant 698, 708, 709 pancreatic cancer, IPMN as precursor for 576-577, 642, 661, 682, 683 pancreatic cancer concomitant 613 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasm and 705, 706, 707 pancreatic remnant 655-656, 662, 663 ductal adenocarcinoma 696 low-risk lesions in 657, 658 natural history 656 tumor in, total pancreatectomy 801 pancreatobiliary-type 576, 697, 698, 708, 708 pathology 696-697, 697, 707-709 prevalence in familial pancreatic cancer 688 prognosis/survival 576, 577, 613, 656, 657,661 invasive 662 noninvasive 661, 662 prognostic factors 662, 663 progression 611, 612, 613-614, 642, 709 colloid carcinoma 576, 695, 709 time to invasive IPMN 612, 613, 661 tubular carcinoma 576, 709 recurrence 613, 614, 655, 656 early diagnosis 657-658 invasive cancer 656, 657 long time periods 657 management 656 predictors 656-657 rate 655-656, 656, 658, 662 terminology 655 "remote" lesions 613 residual, after surgery 655 "Sendai-positive", outcome 661, 662 surgical management 613, 641-648, 655, 749 delayed, survival after 661 guidelines 619, 620, 655, 657 indications 642 laparoscopic 649 margin, recurrence risk and 657, 662 pancreatoduodenectomy 642

parenchymal-sparing pancreatectomy 655 partial pancreatectomy 642 recurrence after see above total pancreatectomy 642, 644, 800 surveillance/follow-up 613, 655 importance 656, 658 indications 661 nonoperative management 661-662 postoperative strategy 657-658 after resection 662 "worrisome features" 613, 642, 662 intraductal papillary neoplasms of bile ducts (IPNB) 1052 intraductal tubular carcinoma (ITC) 708 intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms (ITPN) 575, 708, 709-710 biliary tract 1052 clinical features 709 immunohistochemistry 710 molecular features 710 nomenclature 708, 709 pathology 710 prognosis/survival 709 intraductal ultrasonography, ampullary adenoma 1069 intralobular arteries 124, 252 intralobular ducts 16, 18 histology 17, 18, 19 intraoperative ultrasound (IOS) cyst ablation 637 cyst enucleation 634 gastrinoma 1010 insulinoma 1020 pancreatic cancer 824 intrathecal drug delivery systems (IDDS) 882-883 ion channels see specific ion channels IPI-926 (SHH inhibitor) 868 Ipilimumab 860, 861 IPMN see intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia (IPMN) IRBIT (IP3-binding protein released with IP3) 58-59, 59, 60 irinotecan 874, 876 irreversible electroporation (IRE) 845, 876 "islet-cell tumors" 921 islet transplantation 1109-1120 adverse effects 1114-1115 allogeneic 1109-1115 Edmonton protocol 1112, 1113 effects on diabetes complications 1113-1114 infusion 1109, 1111 after kidney transplant (IAK) 1110, 1112, 1113 long-term metabolic results 1113, 1114 manufacturing, release testing 1109, 1111, 1112, 1115 outcomes (one-/two-year) 1112-1113 recipient selection 1109-1112 simultaneous islet kidney (SIK) transplant 1109-1110, 1112-1113 survival and quality of life 1113-1114

islet transplantation (cont'd) autotransplant see total pancreatectomy with islet cell autotransplantation (TPIAT) immunosuppression 1110, 1112, 1113 adverse effects 1114-1115 neoplasms after 1115 research priorities 1115–1116 unlimited islet cell supply, generation 1116 xenotransplantation 1116 "islet–acinar axis" 123 see also insulo-acinar relationship islet-acinar blood supply 22 islets of Langerhans 3, 10, 123 blood supply 22, 124, 124 cells congenital hyperinsulism 31 differentiation 123 hyperplasia 31, 1019 number per islet 123 stem-cell derived, transplantation 1116 turnover and division 98 types 3, 123 see also endocrine cell(s); specific cell types in chronic pancreatitis 496, 497 congenital absence 32 decay, after severe acute pancreatitis 324 histology 17 hormones regulation of exocrine secretion 124-127 response to meal, diabetes 497, 498 see also specific hormones hyperplasia 31 immunostaining 21, 21-22, 22 innervation 123 macrophages in 119 number 21, 123 reduced, chronic pancreatitis 496 secretory granules 22, 22 size and shape 20-21 structural relationship with exocrine pancreas 123-124 in tail vs head of pancreas 21 ultrastructure 20-21, 22 see also endocrine pancreas isoamylase, newborn levels 222 isolated congenital endocrine insufficiency 31 - 32isolated pancreatic enzyme deficiencies 28-29, 29 isovaleric acidemia 34 Izbicki pain score 422, 422

j

Japanese Clinical Diagnostic Criteria for Chronic Pancreatitis 2009 371 Japanese CT Severity Index, acute pancreatitis 245 JASPAC-01 trial **848**, 848–849, 851, **851** jaundice autoimmune pancreatitis, type 1 522, 535 chronic pancreatitis 400

obstructive autoimmune pancreatitis 505, 535 CA19-9 elevation 762 ERCP in pancreatic cancer 835-836 EUS in pancreatic cancer 836 interventional radiology 836-837 IPMN 642 IVR in pancreatic cancer 836-837 pancreatic cancer 770, 828, 835, 836-837 periampullary tumors 1037, 1042 pancreatic cancer 718, 770 serous cystic neoplasm 590 work-up, algorithm 1043 jejunal contractility, reduced, acute pancreatitis 183 Jeune syndrome 33 Johanson-Blizzard syndrome (JBS) 30, 30-31 JSAP-02 trial 896 juxtapancreatic duplication cysts 28

k

Kausch-Whipple resection 459, 491, 783 cystic neoplasms 622-623 see also pancreatoduodenectomy KCNJ11 gene mutations 31, 32 Ki-67 labeling index, PanNETs 925, 930, 982, 989, 1030, 1053 grading 925, 926, 927, 930 preoperative, enucleation 983 somatostatin analog treatment 974-975 WHO 2010 925, 926, 928, 930, 994 kinase inhibitors 108 KRAS gene 679, 867 acinar cell damage, nicotine effect 674-675 functions/mechanism 867 inactivation 857 inhibitors 867 mutations 680 actions 857, 867 ampullary carcinoma 1050, 1059, 1074 as biomarker of pancreatic cancer 683 G12C 867 IPMN 581, 584-585, 709 mucinous cystic neoplasm 584 pancreatic cancer 679, 680, 852, 859, 865, 866, 867, 941 pancreatic cancer screening 749 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms 706, 1051 as therapeutic target 867 as "undruggable" target 867 vaccine 852 KRAS peptides, synthetic 859 kynurenine, acute pancreatitis 168, 170

1

laboratory tests acute pancreatitis 207–208, **209**, 258, **260** autoimmune pancreatitis *see* autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) chronic pancreatitis diagnosis 400–402 lachrymo-sialadenitis 526–527, *528* lactic acidosis 262 lactoferrin, autoantibodies against 540 LAMP-2 344 lanreotide 959, 964, 974, 1005, 1016 laparoscopic cyst-enterostomy 308, 317 laparoscopic cystogastrostomy 283, 308, 483.484 laparoscopic surgery (pancreatic) in chronic pancreatitis 479-487 clinical outcomes 480-481 combination procedures 484-485 cyst gastrostomy 483, 484 distal pancreatectomy 479, 482-483 drainage procedures 483-484 Frey procedure 484-485, 485 lateral pancreaticojejunostomy 483 pancreatoduodenectomy 482 patient selection 485 for pseudocysts 483, 484, 489 robotic-assisted 479, 482, 484, 485 total pancreatectomy, islet autotransplant 479, 482 video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement 483-484 complications 650-651 in cystic neoplasms 645, 649-654 benefits 649, 651, 652 central pancreatectomy 651 complications 650 contraindications 651 distal pancreatectomy 649, 650, 650,652 enucleation 650-651 failure, risk factors 652 future prospects 651-652 indications 649 morbidity 650 pancreatoduodenectomy 651 parenchymal preservation methods 650, 651 splenic preservation 650 debridement, necrosis in acute pancreatitis 274, 274, 307 distal pancreatectomy in chronic pancreatitis 479, 482-483 cystic neoplasms 645, 649, 650, 652 learning curve 811-812 pancreatic cancer 792-793, 808, 810 technique 808, 810 enucleation of PanNETs 986 future trends 651-652 gastrojejunostomy 772 learning curve 811-812 operative landmarks 649 in pancreatic cancer 778, 804-805 distal/left pancreatectomy 792-793, 808,810 indications 804, 808 pancreatoduodenectomy 804-805 pancreatoduodenectomy see pancreatoduodenectomy PanNETs resection 1021 parenchymal transection method 650,650 transperitoneal necrosectomy 283

laparoscopic ultrasonography, pancreatic cancer 767 laparoscopy historical aspects 479 pancreatic cancer 766-767, 767, 772 diagnostic, before pancreatectomy 791 extended staging 766-767, 767 staging 825 periampullary tumors 1042 laparotomy, staged, surgical necrosectomy and 290-292, 293, 317 "large duct" theories 135-136 lesser sac/cavity continuous closed lavage 290, 291, 291.317 staging laparoscopy in pancreatic cancer 766-767, 767 surgical access 289-290, 290 Lieber-DeCarli pair-feeding model 344, 345 lipase, pancreatic 427 congenital absence 28, 29 elevated 539 autoimmune pancreatitis 539 pediatric acute pancreatitis 222, 224 fat necrosis, pathophysiology 196-197 pancreatic fistula diagnosis 317, 318 reduced secretion, chronic pancreatitis 399, 399 replacement, cystic fibrosis 393 lipase/amylase ratio 152 lipid(s) digestion 426 isolated enzyme deficiencies 28-29, 29 intolerance, alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 140 metabolism, inherited disorders 33-35, 34 see also fat (dietary) lipid-lowering therapy 34 lipopolysaccharide (LPS) see endotoxin, bacterial lipoprotein lipase (LPL) 231, 262 deficiency 33-34, 34, 398 lithostathine 136 liver abscess, pyogenic 913 cancer, familial pancreatic cancer 688 neuroendocrine tumors 1024 transplantation 1011 liver metastases gastrinoma 963, 1011, 1022, 1032 pancreatic cancer primary see pancreatic cancer PanNETs see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) periampullary tumors 1042 resection 998 simple, complex or diffuse 970 loss of heterozygosity (LOH) ductal adenocarcinoma 680 IPMN 583, 585 VHL gene, serous cystic neoplasm 581 lumen-apposing self-expandable metal stents (LAMS) 442 lung injury 166

lymph mesenteric see mesenteric lymph thoracic duct 167 lymph node(s) abdominal 15 around pancreas 13, 15 status in invasive IPMN 663 lymph node metastases ampulla of Vater tumors 1049, 1061, 1075, 1075-1076, 1101-1102 gastrinoma 1010 in pancreatic cancer 693, 737-738, 779 PanNETs see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) para-aortic 779, 815 periampullary tumors 1044 lymph node ratio (LNR), distal cholangiocarcinoma 1084-1085 lymphadenectomy distal cholangiocarcinoma 1084-1085, 1086 duodenal cancer 1081 extended 815, 819 pancreatic cancer 785, 815, 819 lymphoepithelial cyst, imaging 595-596, 596 lymphoid enhancer-binding factor 1 (LEF1) 584 lymphoplasmacytic infiltrate 516 lymphoplasmacytic sclerosing pancreatitis (LPSP) 350, 505, 516, 520, 525, 534, 550, 555 see also autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP), type 1 Lynch syndrome 688, 690, 695, 707, 746, 1058 lysinuric protein intolerance 34 lysosomal-associated membrane protein-2 (LAMP-2) 344 lysosomal enzymes inhibitors, effect on zymogen activation 180 see also cathepsin B lysosomes colocalization with zymogens 66, 66, 69 stability, decreased by chronic alcohol use 137

m

macronutrients 426 macrophage(s) 117 activation 118, 119, 119, 120 arginase-1 expression 120 characteristics 117-118 in disease 117 chronic pancreatitis 117, 119-120, 337, 338 experimental chronic pancreatitis 119, 120 interstitial acute pancreatitis 194-195 necrotizing hemorrhagic pancreatitis 195 pancreatic cancer/PDAC 117, 120, 857,857 type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 517

fibrogenesis, role 117, 119-120 foamy 194 functions/roles 117, 119, 338 hemosiderin-laden 603, 605 intestinal 118 M2 subtypes 118, 119, 119, 120, 338 ontogeny 118-119 pancreatic origin and characteristics 118-119 pancreatitis-associated fibrosis 119 - 120PSC interaction 118, 119, 120, 338 re-education, as therapeutic target 120 regulatory (M2b) 118, 119 remodeling of fibrotic areas 120 tissue reparative and wound healing (M2a) 118, 119 tumor-associated see tumor-associated macrophages (TAM) magnesium 186 deficiency, acute pancreatitis 186 magnetic resonance cholangiopancreatography (MRCP) acute biliary pancreatitis 296 autoimmune pancreatitis 553, 553 type 1 524 chronic pancreatitis diagnosis 406, 407, 409, 409, 410 differential diagnosis 411 secretin injection 409, 410, 412 disconnected duct syndrome 302 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 366, 367 IPMN 596 branch-duct (BD-IPMN) 632, 633 surveillance 657-658 pancreatic cancer 412, 738-741, 739, 740, 755, 771 screening test 747 pediatric acute pancreatitis 225, 226 - 227periampullary tumors 1039 preoperative, in chronic pancreatitis 469 pseudocysts 414 serous cystic neoplasms 595 magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) acute fluid collections 312 acute pancreatitis outcome 327 ampullary carcinoma 1059 autoimmune pancreatitis 411-412, 551 chronic pancreatitis diagnosis 406, 407, 407-409, 408, 409 complications 414 differential diagnosis 411, 412 contrast-enhanced acute necrotic collection 243 nephrotoxicity of 247 severe acute pancreatitis 246-247 diffusion-weighted 600 groove pancreatitis 412-413, 413 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 366, 367 insulinoma 1004 mucinous cystic neoplasm 596, 597

magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) (cont'd) pancreatic cancer 412, 724, 738-741, 740, 741 771 diagnosis 755 lesion identification 739-740, 740 screening test 747 staging 740-741 pancreatic pseudocysts 593 PanNETs 949, 950, 957, 968 periampullary tumors 1039 PET-MRI, pancreatic cancer 758, 758-759, 759 secretin-stimulated, chronic pancreatitis 401 serous cystic neoplasm 594, 594–595 T1-weighted image 739-740, 740, 742 T2-weighted image 739-740, 741 technique 738 main pancreatic duct (MPD) see pancreatic duct(s), main major histocompatibility complex (MHC) 856, 857, 860 malabsorption 426 chronic pancreatitis 399, 431 tropical chronic pancreatitis 386 maldigestion 426 malnutrition chronic pancreatitis 429 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 366, 367 total pancreatectomy, after 799 tropical chronic pancreatitis 385-386 manometry, sphincter of Oddi motility 78, 78,80 MAPK pathway 101, 581 maple syrup urine disease 34 marginal ulcers 910, 910 Marseille classification, chronic pancreatitis 371 Marshall Score, acute pancreatitis 205, 206, 209 matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs) 72, 338 mature cystic teratoma 578 maturity-onset diabetes of the young (MODY) 7,32 McCune-Albright syndrome 585, 707 MCP-1 gene 158, 159, 162 MCP-1 - 2518A/G 162 Meckel syndrome 33 median arcuate ligament (MAL) syndrome 644 mediastinitis 318 medullary carcinoma 681, 682, 695 ampulla of Vater 1051 MEK inhibition 867 MEK pathway 867 MELAS/MERFF 34 membrane capacitance 52 MEN1 gene 942, 961-962 mutations 938, 939, 940, 961-962, 1019 see also multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) 6-mercaptopurine, acute pancreatitis and 234 mesenchyme, stromal cells 3

mesenteric abscess 274 mesenteric lymph in acute pancreatitis composition change 168 experimental pancreatitis 168, 169 toxicity 169, 169 translating into treatment 169-170 drainage 167 MODS see multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) organ failure due to 166 mesenteric thrombosis 317 mesentericoportal axis, PanNET invasion 996, 996 mesoderm 3, 4, 5 mesopancreas 778, 779, 823 mesothelin anti-mesothelin vaccines 683 overexpression 682, 683, 859, 910 mesotrypsin 179 metabolic diseases acute pancreatitis associated 230-231 affecting pancreas 32-33 inherited 33-35, 34 metamizole 423 metaplasia, ductal epithelium 19 metastases see liver metastases; lymph node metastases metastatic disease, in pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer metformin 400, 498-499, 675 methionine, in chronic pancreatitis pain 436 methylmalonic acidemia 34 methylthioadenosine phosphorylase (MTAP) 683 Mezhir, James J. 911 microadenoma 934, 942, 989 microcirculation, pancreatic, acute pancreatitis 251-252 microlithiasis, acute biliary pancreatitis 151, 151 micronutrient deficiency chronic pancreatitis 429 tropical pancreatitis 385, 386 supplementation, chronic pancreatitis 430 microRNA acute pancreatitis 168 dysregulation, in IPMN 583 high-grade dysplasia 682 mucinous cystic neoplasm 584 pancreatic cancer/PDAC 682, 764, 771 pancreatic stellate cells 109 PanNETs 957 solid pseudopapillary neoplasms 584 microsatellite instability acinar cell carcinoma 683 ampullary carcinoma 1075 ductal adenocarcinoma 681 medullary carcinoma 695 microvilli 15, 16 midgut 4 Mikulicz disease 527, 530 Milwaukee classification, sphincter of Oddi disorders 79-80, 80

minimal access retroperitoneal pancreatic necrosectomy (MARPN) 283-285, 284 285 minimally invasive surgery 804 cystic neoplasms 645 left pancreatectomy, in cancer 792-793, 793 necrotizing pancreatitis see necrotizing pancreatitis, acute see also laparoscopic surgery (pancreatic); robotic surgery minimally invasive therapy, pancreatic fluid collections 313-314 miR-21 764 Mitchell-Riley syndrome 25 mitochondria acinar cells 15, 17, 46-47 Ca²⁺ overload 53 dysfunction, acute pancreatitis 70, 167 mitochondrial disorder, Pearson syndrome 30 mitochondrial DNA, mutations, pancreatic cancer 682 mitochondrial permeability transition pore (MPTP) 53 mitomycin C 1090, 1093 mitotic count, PanNETs 925, 926, 927, 928, 930, 989 mixed adenoneuroendocrine carcinoma (MANEC) 930 mixed anti-inflammatory response syndrome (MARS) 178 mixed-meal tolerance test 1003 mixed neuroendocrine-nonneuroendocrine neoplasm (MiNEN) 930, 933 models of pancreatitis see experimental pancreatitis monocyte(s) 117, 118 monocyte chemotactic protein-1 (MCP-1) 158, 162 Morgagni, Jean-Baptista 397 MPACT trial 852 mRNA 96, 100 MTAP gene 680, 683 mTOR pathway 585, 876, 938, 940-941, 943,967 complex 1 (mTORC1) 940-941, 942, 943 pancreatic growth 99, 99, 100 pancreatic protein synthesis 96, 98 inhibitor see everolimus MUC1 ampullary carcinoma 1050 IPMN 576, 613, 698, 709 mucinous cystic neoplasm 575 pancreatic cancer prognosis 910 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms 706 MUC2 ampullary neoplasms 1048, 1050, 1059 cystic neoplasms 575, 709 MUC4 674, 675 MUC5AC ampullary carcinomas 1050 intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms 710, 1052 IPMN 576, 613, 698, 709

mucinous cystic neoplasms 575 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms 706 MUC6 intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms 710, 1052 IPMN 576, 613, 698, 709 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms 706 mucin in bile, acute pancreatitis 151 IPMN 591, 603, 605, 606, 642, 695 mucinous cystic neoplasms 574, 603, 605, 606, 698, 710 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms 705-706 mucin-producing cysts see intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia (IPMN); mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN) mucinous carcinoma, ampulla of Vater 1051 mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN) 567, 574-575, 641, 642, 698-699, 710-711 age at diagnosis 570, 574, 590, 614, 642,710 asymptomatic 604 calcification 574, 596, 614 characteristics 590, 590, 642 clinical presentations 590-591, 710 "cyst-in-cyst" appearance 574, 575, 596, 597,710 cytology 603, 604, 605, 606 diagnosis 440, 596 epidemiology 569, 570, 574, 590, 614, 642,710 gene mutations 582, 584, 585, 683, 711,941 high-grade/low-grade 574-575, 710, 710 histology 574-575, 575, 614, 698, 698-699 imaging 596, 597, 600 immunohistology 575, 711 invasive carcinoma in 570, 573, 575, 614, 642, 699, 710-711 macroscopic appearance 574, 575, 614 "minimally invasive" 575, 661 misdiagnosis 591 molecular mechanisms 584, 711 natural history 614, 642 ovarian-like stroma (OS) 574, 575, 575, 614, 698, 710 pathology 573, 574-575, 596, 698-699, 710,710-711 as precursor for pancreatic cancer 682, 683,710-711 prognosis/survival 575, 614, 642, 661, 710 staging 575 surgery 614, 642, 661 enucleation 632, 633 indications 642-643 laparoscopic 649 long-term outcome 661, 710 resection, indications 633, 642-643, 661 surveillance after 614, 642-643, 661 unilocular cyst 574, 596, 597 mucinous metaplasia 706 mucinous noncystic carcinoma see colloid (mucinous) carcinoma

mucous cell hypertrophy 706 Muir-Torre syndrome 1058 multidisciplinary team infected pancreatic necrosis management 277 pancreatic cancer resection 790 multidrug resistance 266 multiorgan failure, post-necrosectomy in necrotizing pancreatitis 286 multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) 933-934, 942, 1019 chemotherapy 964 epidemiology 961 genetics 923, 942, 961-962 pancreatic lesions, histology 934, 942 PanNETs 923, 933-934, 937, 942, 961-966, 969, 989 ATRX/DAXX and MEN1 genes 941, 942 clinical features 963 cystic (CPanNET) 570, 591 diagnosis 962, 962-963 enucleation 984, 985 follow-up 964, 965 frequency 922, 961, 962 functional types 954, 961, 963 gastrinoma 961, 962, 963, 973-974, 1022 insulinoma 954, 962-963, 1002, 1005, 1020, 1021 medical treatment 964 metastatic 963, 964 nonfunctioning types 963, 994, 1022, 1031 prognosis 964-965, 969 surgical treatment 963-964, 969, 1021 "three-P triad" 961 tumors in 933-934, 961 see also MEN1 gene multiple endocrine neoplasia type 4 (MEN4) 1019 multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) 166, 178, 181, 205, 252 altered gut-lymph composition 168 early concepts/theories on 166-167 gut-lymph toxicity 169 translating into treatment 169-170 intestine role 166-167, 167-168 mesenteric lymph role 166-167, 168 prognosis, acute pancreatitis severity 204 multiple organ failure see multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) muscarinic receptors 86 mutations see specific genes Myb transcription factor 118 myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSC) 857 myofibroblast-like cell see pancreatic stellate cell (PSC), activation myofibroblasts 18, 19

n

 Na^+/H^+ exchangers 56 Na^+/HCO_3^- cotransporter 160 $Na^+/K^+/2Cl^-$ cotransporter 52, 56 Na⁺/K⁺ pump 52, 56, 57 NAADP, Ca²⁺ releasing messenger 49–50 nab-paclitaxel, pancreatic cancer 786, 852, 874 nafamostat 170 L-NAME 87 NAPS2 study 342-343 narcotic dependence 466, 468-469 nasal potential difference (NPD) 393 nasal wings, aplasia 30, 30 nasocystic lavage, infected pancreatic necrosis 278 nasogastric feeding, acute pancreatitis 254-255, 313 nasojejunal feeding acute pancreatitis 254-255, 313 chronic pancreatitis 431 nasopancreatic stenting, preoperative 635 National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) 728, 757, 768, 777, 814, 887, 898, 968 navitoclax 867 neck of pancreas 10, 11, 12 serous cystadenoma 628 necrosectomy 289, 306 endoscopic 307 direct, infected pancreatic necrosis 275, 278-279, 279, 280 fistula formation after 317 loss of tissue, dysfunction correlated 324 minimal access complications 286, 287 laparoscopic transperitoneal 283 necrotizing pancreatitis 274, 278, 283-288 outcome 287 percutaneous retroperitoneal 283 postoperative course 286-287 retroperitoneal (MARPN) 283-285, 284, 285 techniques 283-285, 284, 285, 285-286 video-assisted retroperitoneal 285, 307 open surgical see under necrotizing pancreatitis necrosis, in acute pancreatitis 178, 193, 277 acute necrotic collection 195, 242-243. 243, 266, 277, 311 acute peripancreatic fluid collection 195, 242, 243, 266, 277, 311 acute renal failure and 183 Atlanta classification 266, 272 debridement see under necrotizing pancreatitis, acute definition 277, 311 diagnosis 241 by CT 238, 242, 243, 245, 277, 289 early, need for 248 overestimation by CT 289 radiologic 242-244, 243, 244, 245, 246,311 diagnostic criteria, accuracy 239 ductal 194, 196, 196 early, diagnosis 245-247 endoscopy see endoscopic therapy histopathological patterns 193, 194, 311

necrosis, in acute pancreatitis (cont'd) infected 178, 265, 266, 272, 277, 311 air bubbles 307 antibiotic treatment 267-269, 272 definition 277 delayed surgical intervention 272 diagnosis 278, 311-312 dual-modality drainage 279 endoscopic therapy see endoscopic therapy mechanical intervention 277-278 minimal access therapy see under necrotizing pancreatitis mortality 178, 277, 280, 286 organ failure 178 prognosis 265 surgical interventions 271, 272, 277 timing of interventions 272, 278, 283 transmural drainage 278-280, 279 walled-off necrosis 244, 247, 265, 274, 277, 307 interventions/therapy see under necrotizing pancreatitis pathophysiology/steps 196-197, 242, 316 sterile 311 interventions for 271, 272, 277-278, 283 type 1 193-195, 194, 195, 196, 197 type 2 194, 196, 196, 197 type 3 194, 196, 196, 197 types 193, 194, 241 walled-off see walled-off necrosis (WON), in acute pancreatitis see also necrotizing pancreatitis necrosis-fibrosis sequence 135, 195, 323 necrotizing pancreatitis, acute 193, 194, 242, 271, 277 catheter drainage 307 defining/Atlanta system 242, 271 endoscopic therapy debridement 274, 274 direct necrosectomy 275, 278-279 see also endoscopic therapy hemorrhagic, histopathology 194, 195 histopathology, initial phase 193-194, 194, 194, 195 inadequate fluid resuscitation 253 infections see necrosis, in acute pancreatitis laparoscopic cystogastrostomy 283, 293 minimally invasive debridement/ lavage 269, 274, 283-288, 289 conversion to surgery 286 early complications 286 laparoscopic transperitoneal 283 late complications 286, 287 outcome and mortality 287 postoperative course 286-287 retroperitoneal approach 283-285, 284, 285 techniques 283-285, 284, 285 techniques, complex collections 285 - 286video-assisted retroperitoneal 274, 285 mortality 271, 277, 287 outcome 195, 195 recovery, pancreatic stellate cell role 109

surgical debridement/necrosectomy 269, 271, 273–274, 289–295, 307 advantages 274 closed packing and 292-293, 293, 293, 317 continuous closed lavage 290, 291, 291.317 fistula formation after 317 goals 289 minimally invasive technique conversion 286 open packing/staged laparotomy 290-292, 292, 317 techniques, and access 289-290, 290 surgical treatment 271–276, 277, 307 historical perspective 271-272 indications and timing 272, 289 open cystogastrostomy 293 percutaneous catheter drainage 274-275, 307 procedures 273 step-up approach 307 treatment guidelines 283 see also necrosis, in acute pancreatitis needle-based confocal endomicroscopy (nCLE) 600 neoepitopes 860 neonates, diabetes mellitus 31, 32 NEOPA trial 907 nephronophthisis 33 nephrotoxicity, contrast media 247 neprilysin (NEP) 351-352 nerve growth factor (NGF) 110, 351, 879 nerve plexus, pancreatic cancer invasion 718, 778, 778 nerve supply pancreas 13, 16, 88, 421 fiber increase, chronic pancreatitis 350-351 sensory afferents 173 sphincter of Oddi 76, 77 nerve-targeted interventions 175 nervous system, immune system crosstalk 351, 352 nesidioblastosis 31, 957, 1019 neuroD transcription factor 6 neuroendocrine carcinoma (NEC) ampullary 1053 pancreatic see pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma (PanNEC) neuroendocrine neoplasms 1053 neuroendocrine tumors (NET) 947, 953, 1019 duodenum see duodenum extrahepatic biliary tract 1024 foregut 1019 gallbladder 1025 gastroenteropancreatic 947 liver 1024 pancreatic see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) periampullary 1037, 1053 neurofibromatosis type 1 1013, 1058 duodenal NETs 1023 PanNETs in 922, 923, 937, 942, 994

neurogenic inflammation 173, 174, 350, 421 neurogenic inflammation, in pancreatitis 173 - 177experimental models 174, 174-175 management, silencing sensory neurons 174, 175 sensory afferents 173-174, 174 receptors expressed 174, 175 neurogenic pain 421, 718, 879, 435421 neurogenic remodeling 350-352 neurokinin 1 receptor (NK-1R) 351 neurologic injury, from celiac plexus neurolysis 882 neurolysis, splanchnic nerves/celiac plexus 838, 880-882 neuron-specific enolase (NSE) 935, 953, 1013, 1019 neuropeptide Y (NPY) 22, 77, 959 neurotensin 87 neurotrophic factors chronic pancreatitis 351 neurogenic inflammation 174, 174–175 neutropenia 873, 875 neutrophil(s) acute lung injury in acute pancreatitis 182 functions 338 inflammation in chronic pancreatitis 338 priming, concept 166 second phase of trypsin activation 71-72 sequestration in pancreas, injury 71-72 type 2 autoimmune pancreatitis 513, 516, 518, 518 neutrophil extracellular traps (NET) 72 next-generation sequencing (NGS) 763 NF1 gene 923, 942 NFkB 67-68 activation, acute pancreatitis 67 activation, chronic pancreatitis 120, 344 chronic pancreatitis pathophysiology 344 induced by alcohol and acetaldehyde 138 inflammation regulation 67-68 NGF/TrkA pathway, chronic pancreatitis 351 NGN3 6 NHE1 (Na⁺/H⁺ exchanger) 56, 57 nicotine 674, 676 carcinogenesis (pancreatic) 674, 675, 676 pancreatic inflammation 674 nitric oxide (NO) 76, 77, 87 nivolumab 861 NKCC1 56 NKX2.2 transcription factor 6 NNK (4-(methylnitrosamino)-1-(3-pyridyl)-1butanone) 673, 674, 676 NNN (N-nitrosonornicotine) 674 nociceptors, pancreatic 421, 879 silent 421 nodose ganglia 173, 174 non-oxidative metabolism, alcohol 137, 343 non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs) 251 acute pancreatitis associated/risk 233, 251 pancreatic cancer pain 879, 880 nonalcoholic duct-destructive chronic pancreatitis (NADCP) 520, 534

nonalcoholic fatty liver disease (NAFLD) 912-913 nonampullary duodenal carcinoma (NADC) 1038, 1052-1053 noninsulinoma pancreatogenous hypoglycemia syndrome (NIPHS) 1003 nonneoplastic cystic lesions see cystic lesions, pancreatic (PCL) NOTCH signaling 866, 866, 869 nuclear factor kB see NFkB nucleus, acinar cells 14 nucleus tractus solitarii (NTS) 173 nutrients 426 deficiency, chronic pancreatitis 429-430 pancreatic adaptive growth 99, 99-100 nutritional assessment, structured 431, 432 nutritional supplementation/support acute pancreatitis 254-255, 313 chronic pancreatitis 429-434, 430-431 exocrine failure after acute pancreatitis 325 pancreatic fistula management 319 total pancreatectomy, after 799

0

obesity alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 140 pancreatic cancer risk 667, 668, 720 "obstructive pancreatitis" 216 octreotide 974 chronic pancreatitis pain 350 long-acting release 974 pancreatic fistula and 635 PanNET investigations 958, 959 PanNET treatment 964, 973, 974, 1005, 1011 Oddi, Rugero 75 Oddi, sphincter see sphincter of Oddi "omental caking" 738, 739 oncocytic carcinoma 662 oncogenes cellular, regeneration of pancreas 101 KRAS see KRAS gene mutations, PanNETs 938 open packing, necrotizing pancreatitis 290-292, 292, 317 Opie, Eugene 146, 147, 197 opioids/opiates 260 bowel dysfunction due to 423 chronic pancreatitis pain 423, 423 pancreatic cancer pain 880, 881 organ failure 205 "early", and persistent 205 see also under acute pancreatitis; multiple organ dysfunction syndrome (MODS) organogenesis early, in region of pancreas 3-4, 4, 724 pancreas 3-4, 4, 24, 98, 724, 725 cell type differentiation 5-6 disorders associated 6-7 early development 4-5, 5, 724 signalling 5 L-ornithine 120 ornithine transcarbamylase deficiency 34

osteomalacia 430 osteopenia 430 osteoporosis, chronic pancreatitis 430 ovarian cancer, familial pancreatic cancer 688, 689 overweight, pancreatic cancer risk 720 oxaliplatin 874, 875, 876, 1092 oxidative metabolism, alcohol 137, 140, 343 oxidative stress acute pancreatitis 70, 167 chronic pancreatitis 110, 335, 435-436 tropical chronic pancreatitis 386 oxygen partial pressure (arterial PaO_2), reduced 181 supplemental, acute pancreatitis 260

р

P-selectin 71 p16/CDKN2A gene mutation 583, 939 familial pancreatic cancer 690, 746 screening 747, 750 pancreatic cancer 679, 680, 683 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia 706 p53 protein, aberrant expression ampullary carcinoma 1050, 1074-1075 ductal adenocarcinoma 680, 681 see also TP53 gene paclitaxel, cyst ablation 637 pain abdominal see abdominal pain acute pancreatitis 219, 222 long-term outcome 323, 326-327 sensory afferents, receptors 175 back 879 chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis extrapancreatic 349-350 hereditary pancreatitis 377 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 365, 367 measurement, Izbicki pain score 422, 422 neurogenic/neuropathic 421, 718, 879, 435421 nociceptive 718 pancreatic 350, 879 pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer periampullary tumors 1038 referred 352 sphincter of Oddi dysfunction 81 threshold 352 tropical chronic pancreatitis 387 PALB2 mutations, familial pancreatic cancer 689, 746 palliative therapy ampullary tumors, malignant 1094 duodenal cancer 1092-1093 pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer periampullary tumors 1042, 1089 pancreas absence 24-25 anatomy see anatomy arterial blood supply 13, 14, 124, 124, 251 - 252at birth 98 cell types see cell(s), of pancreas

development see organogenesis dorsal 4-5, 5 ectopic 26-27 enlargement autoimmune pancreatitis type 1 522-523, 524, 551, 551 "sausage-like appearance" 523, 525, 551 551 failure, risk after acute pancreatitis 324 histology see histology of pancreas hypertrophy 33 injury see pancreatic injury location/position 10 malformations, primary see congenital anomalies ultrastructure see ultrastructure of pancreas ventral 4-5, 5 weight 10 pancreas annulare see annular pancreas pancreas divisum 26, 26, 27 acute pancreatitis 213, 214 chronic pancreatitis, gene mutations 26 pancreastatin 86, 89, 126 pancreatectomy blood vessels relationships 10 central cystic neoplasms 642, 645, 651 IPMN 642 laparoscopic 651 parenchymal-sparing 645, 655 cystic neoplasms 643-645 postoperative management 645 preoperative evaluation 643 distal (DP, left) 451, 790-796 body and tail cancer 790-796 chronic pancreatitis 466, 475-476, 479, 482 - 483cystic neoplasms 627, 630, 642, 644, 650,652 diagnostic laparoscopy before 791 en bloc celiac artery resection 792 gastrinoma 1022 indications, MIS approach 808 insulinoma 1021 IPMN 642 laparoscopic see laparoscopic surgery (pancreatic) lymphadenectomy with 815 middle segment resection vs 627, 630 minimally invasive 792-793, 808 mucinous cystic neoplasm 614, 642,644 pancreatic cancer 790-792, 808-811, 810, 815 pancreatic cancer, outcome 792, 810, 911–912, **912** pancreatic fistula after 793 PanNETs in MEN1 964 postoperative aspects 793 retrograde 791–792, 792 robotically assisted 652, 792-793, 810, 810-811, 811 spleen-preserving 644, 650, 791 splenectomy with 791, 792 surgical technique 790-792, 791

pancreatectomy (cont'd) extended see pancreatic cancer, surgical resection "isolated", in pancreatic cancer 777 isolated left-sided 451 left see pancreatectomy, distal PanNETs, nonfunctioning 968 parenchymal-sparing 645, 655 laparoscopic 651 partial 649 complications, salvage surgery after 797 conversion to total (TP) 801 IPMN 642 lesions identified by screening 749 proximal 469 contraindications 467 robotically assisted 652 distal 652, 792-793, 810, 810-811, 811 salvage completion 797 indications 801 perioperative outcomes 798 segmental, IPMN 642 spleen preservation with 644, 650, 791 total see total pancreatectomy (TP) see also pancreatic resections pancreatic abscesses 241, 302, 305, 316, 318, 441 pancreatic adenocarcinoma see pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) pancreatic agenesis 24-25 pancreatic amylase *see* amylase, pancreatic pancreatic anastomotic strictures 911 pancreatic ascites 168, 318, 366, 451 pancreatic atrophy 735, 736 pancreatic buds, development 4-5 pancreatic cancer 665-917 acinar cell lesions see acinar cell carcinoma (ACC) acinar differentiation, mechanisms 683 acute pancreatitis complication 327, 718 adenocarcinoma see pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) adenosquamous carcinoma 694 adjuvant therapy 847-855, 906 chemoradiotherapy 848, 849, 851-852, 886-887 future directions 852-853 immunotherapy 852 personalized medicine 852 radiotherapy 886-887 rationale 847-851 recurrence incidence/timing after 895-898, 896-897 survival after 906-907 targeted 852 timing and duration 853 trials 847-851, 848 vitamin D priming 868 adrenomedullin overexpression 127 advanced 770-775, 790, 835 biomarkers for stratifying patients 875 bypass surgery see pancreatic cancer, palliative surgical bypass chemotherapy response rates 873

clinical burden 872 clinical presentation 770, 828-829 evaluation 770-772 first-line chemotherapy 873-874 management 872-877, 873 second-line palliative chemotherapy 876-877 staging 772–773, 773 strategies to improve therapy outcome 877 surgical treatment 772 survival 872 see also pancreatic cancer, metastatic disease age 667, 776 in autoimmune pancreatitis 517, 553, 557, 563 biomarkers see pancreatic cancer, tumor markers biopsy 776 liquid, tumor profiling 869 body of pancreas 828 left pancreatectomy see pancreatectomy, distal resectability status 777 staging and resection eligibility 790 borderline resectable 773, 777, 783, 791.814 characteristics 773, 777, 814, 843 downstaging by neoadjuvant therapy 783, 843-844, 844 emerging recognition 843 evaluation, staging 736, 757, 773, 773, 777 pancreatoduodenectomy 783 proton beam therapy 888-891, 889. **890** radiotherapy 887-888 resectability criteria 784, 791 bypass surgery see pancreatic cancer, palliative surgical bypass carcinogenesis 673-674 clinical studies 675, 676 experimental studies 673-675, 675 signaling pathways 673, 674 cell proliferation/migration factors inducing 111-112 PSC role 111 chemoradiotherapy see chemoradiotherapy chemoresistance, fibrotic stroma role 112 chemotherapy 683, 768, 773 adjuvant see pancreatic cancer, adjuvant therapy neoadjuvant see pancreatic cancer, neoadjuvant therapy palliative see pancreatic cancer, palliative chemotherapy personalized, marker for 764 in chronic pancreatitis see chronic pancreatitis classification 757 clinical history 717-719 diabetes mellitus 717-718 functional impairment 717-718, 719 nerve plexus invasion 718, 719

neuroendocrine see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) pain 717, 718, 838 symptoms 717, 718, **719**, 828–829, 872 symptoms at onset of pancreatitis 418 tumor cell ingrowth 718, 719 colloid carcinoma 695 cone beam CT 891 cvstic see cvstic neoplasms/tumors development from head to body/tail 778 diabetes relationship 667, 668, 717-718 diagnosis 127, 766, 770 CA19-9 and 762 NCCN guidelines 728, 757, 768, 777, 814 radiologic see pancreatic cancer, imaging resection indication 776 use of molecular markers 683 differential diagnosis autoimmune pancreatitis 419, 546, 550, 552 chronic pancreatitis 367, 411, 451, 756 ductal see pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) endoscopic management 772 epidemiology 667-672, 835 familial 688-692 age at diagnosis 688 cancer risk in relatives 688, 745 common genetic variants 690, 746 definition 688, 745 gene mutations 688, 689-690, 745, 746 low-penetrance genes 746 pathology 688-689 predisposition genes 689-690,746 screening 745-746 surveillance 748 total pancreatectomy 800 treatment 689 family history IPMN recurrence risk 656, 657 pancreatic cyst lesions risk 569 as risk factor 670, 688, 721, 745-746 genetic alterations 679, 745, 746, 852 as prognostic factors 910 see also under pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) head of pancreas see head of pancreas hereditary pancreatitis see hereditary pancreatitis IgG4 levels 545 imaging 724-725, 728, 733-744, 771, 824 contrast-enhanced CT 734, 734-735, 735, 815, 824 CT see computed tomography (CT) EUS see endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) EUS-elastography 729 EUS-FNA see under endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) FDG-PET see FDG-PET intraoperative ultrasound (IOS) 824 MDCT 733-738, 739, 740, 766, 771 MRCP 771 MRI 412, 738-741, 739, 740, 755, 771 PET see positron emission tomography (PET)
PET-CT 755, 756 PET-MRI 758, 758-759, 759 screening test 747 secondary signs of malignancy 735, 735, 736 surveillance by 748 immunology 856-858, 857 immunomodulator therapy 844-845 immunotherapy 683, 852, 856-864 antigen-specific vaccines 859-860 checkpoint inhibitors 858, 858, 859, 860, 861 combination 861 neoantigen-based vaccines 860 non-vaccine immunomodulators 860 response, criteria 860 tumor-associated macrophage 861 vaccines with chemotherapy 858-859 whole-cell vaccines 858-859, 861 incidence 667 inflammatory state 857, 879 intraoperative radiotherapy 824 in IPMN 576-577, 642, 661, 682, 683 laparoscopy 766–767, 767, 772 diagnostic 766 pancreatoduodenectomy 804-805 staging 766 liver metastases 780 CT 738, 739 FDG-PET 757, 757 MRI 740, 740-741 surgery contraindication 814 total pancreatectomy vs pancreatoduodenectomy 800 local disease, survival trends 909, 909 local invasion 778, 823 local recurrence 898, 900, 901, 903 chemoradiotherapy 901-903, 902 patient selection for therapy 903 re-resection 899, 901, 903 survival 903 treatment 901 local vs metastatic, ratio 766 locally advanced (LAPC) 773, 773, 783, 784.832 ablative therapy 872, 875–876 chemoradiation 876 chemotherapy 872, 873 first-line chemotherapy 875-876 FOLFIRNOX regimen 784, 785-786, 817, 824, 875, 876 locoregional treatment strategies 872, 875-876 neoadjuvant therapy 783, 784, 785-786, 844 palliative surgery 825 posterior artery-first approach 824 proton beam therapy 888-891, 889, 890 radiotherapy 887-888 resections, long-term outcome 785-786 resections, short-term outcome 783, 784 lymph node metastases 693, 790, 815, 898, 910 CT 737-738 dissection 779

lymphadenectomy 815 MRI 740 recurrence 900 medical treatment 842-917 metastatic disease 766, 772, 823, 898 chemotherapy 872, 873, 874-875 clinical features 770 CT 737-738, 739 detection 899 distant, survival trend 909, 909 distant metastases 738, 739, 780, 847 limited, surgery 814 liver see above lymph nodes see above management 872 metastasectomy 901 MRI 740-741 nicotine stimulating 674 pain 879 peritoneal see below recurrence 895 resection 818 sites 737-738 SMAD4 gene loss 876 surgery 779-780, 818 unresectable cancer 777 see also pancreatic cancer, advanced micrometastases 842, 847, 876, 895.901 microRNA 682, 764, 771 migration of tumor cells, nicotine 674 mixed tumors (endocrine/exocrine) 696.930 molecular mechanisms 679-687 acinar differentiation neoplasms 683 clinical applications 683-684 personalized therapy and 683, 689, 868-869 as prognostic factors 910 see also under pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) morbidity (long-term/late) 910-913 anastomotic strictures 911 diabetes (type 3c) 668, 911, 912 exocrine insufficiency 911-912, 912 gastrectomy complications 910, 910-911 incisional hernia 913 nonalcoholic fatty liver disease 912-913 pyogenic liver abscess 913 mortality 733, 745, 770, 776, 872 mortality trends 667 MSI-high (microsatellite instability) 681, 683 neoadjuvant therapy 773, 783, 784, 824, 825, 842-846, 907 arterial resection/reconstruction after 784 borderline resectable disease 843-844, 888 challenges 844 downstaging tumors 842, 843-844 effect on recurrence 898 future directions 844-845

locally advanced cancer 783, 784, 785-786, 844, 888 prognosis after 785 proton beam therapy 889 rationale 842 regimens 786, 843, 844, 888 resectable pancreatic cancer 842-843 stereotactic radiotherapy 888 survival after 907 nerve plexus invasion 718, 778, 778, 879 newly diagnosed, diabetes in 668 pain 694, 717, 718, 838 anatomy/physiology 879 pain management 838-839, 879-885 chemical ablation of nerves/plexus 880-882 intrathecal drug delivery 882-883 pharmacologic 879-880 surgical 882-883 palliative chemotherapy 839, 872-878 first-line 873-874 locally advanced carcinoma 875-876 recent advances 874-875 second-line 876-877 in systemic recurrence 899, 901 palliative surgical bypass 823, 825, 828-834,835 endoscopic therapy vs 829, 831 gastric bypass 831 gastric bypass vs no bypass 831 multimodal therapy before 824 procedure choice 831-832 techniques 829 palliative therapy 773, 823, 828 aims 828 anticancer therapy 839 balloon enteroscopy-assisted ERCP 836 double stenting (duodenal/biliary) 837-838 duodenal metal stent placement 837 endoscopic 772, 829, 830, 831, 835-841 endoscopic biliary decompression 829, 835, 836 endoscopic ultrasound 836 ERCP 829, 835-836, 839 EUS-celiac plexus neurolysis 838 gastric decompression 831 of gastric outlet obstruction 837-838 interventional radiology (IVR) 836-837 neoadjuvant therapy 825 obstructive jaundice palliation 835-837 pain management 838-839 pancreatoduodenectomy 823-827 percutaneous celiac plexus neurolysis 838-839 PTBD 836 pancreatitis relationship 669 pathology 693-704 acinar cell lesions 699-701, 700 cystic neoplasms 696-699 ductal adenocarcinoma see pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) as prognostic factor 909-910

pancreatic cancer (cont'd) peritoneal metastases 738, 739, 766, 768, 779-780 laparoscopy 766 peritoneal cytology and 767, 767-768, 779-780 personalized medicine 683, 852 genetic alterations 683, 689, 868-869 markers for 764, 852-853, 875 precancerous lesions 705-716, 748, 750 see also specific precursors prognosis 667, 693, 717, 776, 783, 847 CA19-9 levels 762 see also pancreatic cancer, survival prognostic factors 906, 909-910 after pancreatoduodenectomy 785 peritoneal cytology 768 progression PSC role 112 time interval for 748 proteomic study 763-764 proton beam therapy (PBT) 888-891, 889, **890** PSC interactions (bidirectional) 111 radiotherapy see radiotherapy recurrence biomarkers 903 incidence, timing, pattern 895-898, 896-897, 901, 906-907 late 908 local see pancreatic cancer, local recurrence PET and PET-CT 757-758 PSC role 111 risk factors 895 recurrence, management 895–905, 899 chemoradiation 899 chemoradiotherapy 901-903, 902 chemotherapy 899, 901 local ablative therapy 899 metastasectomy 901 neoadjuvant therapy 898, 901 surgery 899, 901, 903 total pancreatectomy for 801 regional disease, survival trends 909, 909 in remnant pancreas, total pancreatectomy 801 resectability 757, 773, 773, 783, 784, 814 CT determining 736 status, criteria 777, 791 vessels determining 736, 823 resection see pancreatic cancer, surgical resection response to therapy molecular genetics 683-684 PET and PET-CT 757-758 PET-MRI 759, 759 risk allergies reducing 669-670 in chronic pancreatitis 361-362, 417-419, 419, 669 in hereditary pancreatitis 376, 418-419, 669 pancreatic cysts and 419 in tropical chronic pancreatitis 387

risk factors 719-721, 721 alcohol intake 668-669, 720-721 body mass index 667, 668, 720 carcinogen metabolizing enzymes 676 chronic pancreatitis 417-420, 669, 720-721,746 diabetes 667, 668, 720 dietary 669 environmental 721, 721 family history 670, 688, 721, 745-746 gastrointestinal microbiome 669 gene mutations 670 hereditary pancreatitis 376, 418-419,669 obesity 667, 668, 720 periodontal disease 669 smoking 667-668, 673-678, 675, 719-720 see also smoking screening 745 age to start/end 747 blood markers 749 BRCA2 or BRCA1 gene carriers 746 guidelines 747, 747 imaging 747 improved tests, development 749 lesions identified by 747-748 long-term outcome after 750 pathology not detected by 748 results 748 surgery for lesions 749 tests 747,771 stage I, 5-year survival 750 staging 693, 696, 725, 824 advanced PDAC 772-773, 773 CT 736, 736, 737, 777 downstaging by neoadjuvant therapy 842, 843 laparoscopy 766, 825 MRI 740-741 PET and PET-CT role 756-757, 757 PET-MRI 758, 758-759, 759, 760 preoperative 776, 777 resection indication 776, 777 TNM 772-773, 773 supportive care 872 surgical resection 777-778, 790, 814, 823, 842, 847 bypass surgery 772 clinical criteria 776, 790, 814 clinical volume, outcome 780 contraindications 814 curative intent 783, 847 cure rates 907, 908, 908 distal pancreatectomy see pancreatectomy extrapancreatic nerve plexus invasion 778, 778 indications 776-782, 790, 814 "isolated" pancreatectomy 777 laparoscopic see laparoscopic surgery late complications 910, 910–913, 912 left pancreatectomy see pancreatectomy, distal for lesions identified by screening 749

for local invasion 778 for local recurrence 899, 901, 903 lymph node metastases 779, 815, 819 margin status, novel classification 824-825 median survival and mean survival 907 mesopancreas 778, 779 mortality 776 after neoadjuvant therapy 842-843,907 outcomes 667, 828, 895, 910-913 palliative, bypass see pancreatic cancer, palliative surgical bypass palliative resections 823, 825 pancreatoduodenectomy see pancreatoduodenectomy perioperative multimodal therapy 824 peritoneal metastases 779-780 posterior artery-first approach 824 preoperative biliary drainage 835 preoperative therapy see pancreatic cancer, neoadjuvant therapy R factor (residual disease status) 842 R0 825, 842, 843 R1 status 824-825, 842, 843 R2 conversion to R1 825 recurrence incidence/timing after 895-898, 896-897 robotic see robotic surgery smoking after, decreased survival 676 surgical criteria 777, 814 surveillance after 898-899, 900, 901 survival after 785, 898, 906-909 survival rates (5-/10-year) 907, 908 total pancreatectomy 778, 797, 800 under-staged, management 825 for vascular invasion 778-779, 815-817, 823, 824 surgical resection, extended radical 814-822,847 arterial resections 816-817, 817 combined vascular resections 818 definition 814 lymphadenectomy 815, 819 metastases resection 779, 818 multivisceral 818 postoperative outcome 818-819 procedures and outcomes 815-818 quality of life after 819 vascular resections 815-817, 823 venous resections 815-816, 816 surveillance 748, 898-899, 901 after surgical resection 898-899, 900, 901 survival 667, 693, 783, 847, 895, 906-917 after adjuvant chemotherapy 906-907 AJCC TNM staging 772-773, 773 long-term, rates 908 R1 resections 842, 843 after resection 785, 898, 906-909 after resection after neoadjuvant therapy 907 selection bias in trials 907 stage IV, extended surgery and 818 after total pancreatectomy 800

trends over time 908-909, 909 see also pancreatic cancer, prognosis tail of pancreas 828 CT imaging 791 left pancreatectomy see pancreatectomy resectability status 777 staging and resection eligibility 790 targeted therapy 865-871 EGFR inhibition 867-868 enabling, mutation detection 868-869 IGFR 868 MEK/ERK inhibition 867 pancreatic stroma approaches 868 RAS, and KRAS 867 vulnerabilities in molecular subtypes 865-867 treatment target, pancreatic stellate cells 112 tubular complexes 14 tumor markers 762-765, 776, 866-867, 891, 901 adrenomedullin 127 CA19-9 762, 763, 770-771, 776, 844, 903, 906, 910 DU-PAN-2 763, 776 novel markers 763, 763-764 personalized medicine 764, 852-853,875 as prognostic factors 910 SPan-1 763, 776 tumor microenvironment (TME) 856, 857.859 in uncinate process 724-727, 777 unresectable 773, 777, 791, 814, 835 characteristics 814 CT determining 736, 824 pain management 880 resection after neoadjuvant therapy 824 vascular invasion 694, 695, 778-779, 814 downstaging by neoadjuvant therapy 843 local recurrence 900 see also pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) pancreatic cyst(s) see cyst(s), pancreatic pancreatic cystic lesions (PCL) see cystic lesions, pancreatic (PCL) pancreatic cystic neoplasms (PCN) see cystic neoplasms/tumors pancreatic diabetes see diabetes mellitus, type 3c pancreatic duct(s) 16 accessory see accessory pancreatic duct (duct of Santorini) anatomy 11, 11–12, 16, 75, 76, 1047 anomalous pancreaticobiliary ductal union 214, 214 "cancerization" 694, 695, 706 chronic pancreatitis 407, 453-454 pathogenesis 345 common channel 11, 11, 13, 27, 75, 76 congenital anomalies 27 development 4, 5, 6, 24, 724, 725 early 4-5,5

dilated 214 abrupt cut-off 735, 736 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 367 IPMN 611 pancreatic cancer 735, 735, 736, 739 disconnected, syndrome 302, 317-318 stenting 319 dorsal 724, 725 duodenal content reflux 147-148 endoscopic drainage 423, 458 functions 56 hypertension, acute pancreatitis due to 148-149 imaging, in autoimmune pancreatitis 552-553 in inflammatory pancreatic head mass 365, 366 injury, autoimmune pancreatitis type 2 516 integrity of system 18 large, alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 135-136 main (MPD) 16 "common channel" with bile duct 11, 11.75.76 cyst proximity to, enucleation 634 decompression, in IPHM 367 dilation 367, 611 drainage, in IPHM 367, 368 endoscopic stenting 367 histology 18 incomplete fusion with duct of Santorini 26 inflammatory pancreatic head mass 365, 366, 367 injury in cyst enucleation 635 narrowing, type 1 AIP 522, 523–524, 526, 552, 552 serous cystadenoma 594 stricture, endoscopic therapy 439 obstruction acute pancreatitis model 63, 64, 148 ERCP stent placement 839 pancreatic cancer 739, 839 secondary, causes 149 therapy 443 two-phase hypothesis, acute pancreatitis 149 perfusion, acute pancreatitis model 63, 64 small, protein plugs 136, 344 sphincters 75 stenosis/narrowing autoimmune pancreatitis 526, 528, 534 outcome of therapy 491 therapy 442-444, 458 stenting 297, 443-444, 458, 839 ampullary tumors 1071 stones removal/fragmentation 439-440 surgical therapy 449-450 therapy 442-444, 443 strictures endoscopic therapy 439, 490 therapy 443, 490

surgical drainage 455, 459, 491-492 indications 449-450, 453-454 outcome 490, 491-492 procedures 453-457, 454-455, 491-492 "small duct disease" 455 ultrastructure 16, 18-20 ventral 214, 724, 725 walls 17,18 see also ductal system pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) 1037 aberrantly differentiated endocrine exocrine (ADEX) 866 adenosquamous carcinoma 694 advanced see pancreatic cancer, advanced chemotherapy 683, 768, 773 circulating tumor DNA (ctDNA) 683-684 clinical features **726**, 770, 772 colloid carcinoma 695 definition 693 diagnosis 693 endoscopic management 772 evaluation endoscopic 771-772 radiologic 771, 771 serologic 770-771 fibrotic stroma 868 chemoresistance 112 macrophage role 117, 120 PSC role 111, 111-112 genetic alterations 577, 679, 683, 745, 746, 859, 860, 865 BRCA mutation signature 865-866 expression changes 682, 683, 694 historical aspects 679 homozygous deletions 679 identifying, for targeted therapy 868-869 immunotherapy and 859, 860 less prevalent mutations ("hills") 577, 679, 680, 681, 746, 865 major mutations ("mountains") 679, 680, 680-681, 746, 865 mitochondrial 682 PanNET genetics vs 941-942 personalized therapy and 683, 689, 868-869 RNA splicing 866 subtypes 865-866 grading 693, 694 histology 693-694 desmoplastic stroma 694, 695, 868 perineural invasion 694, 695 variants 694-696 vascular invasion 694, 695 IPHM vs 367, 368 IPMN associated 576 IPMN recurrence and 656 large duct variant 694 macrophage burden, prognosis and 120 medullary carcinoma 695 metastatic see pancreatic cancer mixed acinar/ductal adenocarcinoma 701 mixed differentiation 696

pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (PDAC) (cont'd) moderately differentiated 694 molecular mechanisms 679-687, 866 chromosome instability 679, 681, 865 clinical applications 683-684, 747 DNA methylation changes 682 DNA repair defect 681, 683, 746, 865 locally rearranged subtype 866 microRNA 682 microsatellite instability 681 precursor lesions 682, 683 signaling pathways 866 subtypes, therapeutic vulnerability 865-867 MSI-high (microsatellite instability) 681.683 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia (PanIN-3) 706 pathology 693-696 gross pathology 693, 694 localization 693 personalized therapy see under pancreatic cancer poorly-differentiated 694 precursor/precancerous lesions 682, 683, 705-716, 748, 750 see also intraductal papillary mucinous neoplasia (IPMN); mucinous cystic neoplasm (MCN); pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms (PanIN) prognosis 662, 693, 770 PSC role 111, 111–112 recurrence see under pancreatic cancer squamous subtype 866 staging 693, 696 surgical 772-773, 773 subtypes 865-866 surgery 772 extended see under pancreatic cancer margins in pancreatoduodenectomy 693 prognostic factors after 785 smoking after, decreased survival 676 survival 693, 785, 818, 906 targeted therapy 865-871 TNM staging 772-773, 773 uncinate process see uncinate process undifferentiated 696 undifferentiated with osteoclast-like giant cells 696 variants 695-696 well-differentiated 694 type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis vs 517 WNT signaling activated 6-7 see also pancreatic cancer pancreatic-enteric anastomotic leakage see pancreatic fistula pancreatic enzyme(s) see digestive enzymes; enzyme(s) (pancreatic) pancreatic enzyme replacement therapy (PERT) see enzyme replacement therapy pancreatic exocrine deficiency see exocrine insufficiency

pancreatic exocrine system see exocrine pancreas pancreatic fibrosis see fibrosis, pancreatic pancreatic fistula 286, 316-322 amylase level (drain) 645 classification 317-318 closure/healing 318, 320 colonic 317, 320 complications 316 cyst enucleation 645 management 635 risk/risk factors 634, 635, 637 definition 316 diagnosis 318 external 316, 317, 320 diagnosis/imaging 318 failure to heal 318 management 318-320 nutrition 319 surgery 318, 319-320 timing of surgery 320 incidence 317 internal 316, 317, 319 diagnosis 318, 319 management 320 middle segment resection complication 630 morbidity 635 pathogenesis 316-317 postoperative (POPF) 317, 635, 645, 649-650 diagnosis/symptoms 793 laparoscopic surgery 649, 650, 651 left pancreatectomy 793 management 793 pancreatoduodenectomy 785, 785, 990 surgery for PanNETs 990 total pancreatectomy 801 simple or complex 317 pancreatic fluid collections (PFC) 277, 305-306 acute 311 conservative management 312-314 imaging 312 minimally invasive drainage 313-314 acute necrotic see acute necrotic collection (ANC) acute peripancreatic see acute peripancreatic fluid collection (APFC) chronic pancreatitis 440 conservative treatment 312-314 encapsulated see walled-off necrosis (WON) management 311-315 post-acute 301 endoscopic drainage vs necrosectomy 301-302 endoscopic therapy 301-304 surgical therapy 305-310 pseudocysts see pseudocysts, pancreatic recurrence, risk factors 302 time frame 311 pancreatic function tests 406 chronic pancreatitis 400-401, 401 direct/indirect 401 noninvasive 401-402, 402

pancreatic head see head of pancreas pancreatic hyperplasia 98, 99 pancreatic hypertrophy 98, 100 pancreatic hypoplasia 24-25 pancreatic incidentaloma 982 pancreatic injury acinar-to-ductal metaplasia 338 acute, fluid collections 277 IgG4 and IgG1 causing 510 immune cell activation 337, 337-338 repeated, chronic pancreatitis 334-336, 335 response to 333 wound-healing responses 334 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasms (PanIN) 682,705-706 in autoimmune pancreatitis 517 classification/progression 705-706, 706,748 clinical features 705 foam gland type 706 genetic alterations 683, 706 intestinal type 706 IPMN relationship 705, 706, 707 not detected by imaging 748 oncocytic type 706 PanIN-3 706, 706, 748 screening tests 749 pathology 705-706 prevalence in familial pancreatic cancer 688 PSC activation 111, 112 surgical resections 749 pancreatic islets see islets of Langerhans pancreatic juice carcinogens (smoking) 676 composition 43 leakage 316 disconnected duct syndrome 302, 317 - 318pancreatic fistulas 317 post-laparoscopic surgery 650 postoperative, management 645 markers, autoimmune pancreatitis 541 in peritoneal cavity 318 reflux, common channel syndrome 27 secretin-stimulated 84, 125, 401, 409, 541, 562 IPMN detection 585, 596, 683 pancreatic cancer screening 749 secretion by acinar cells see acinar cell(s); pancreatic secretion (process) stasis 197 volume (daily) 84 pancreatic lipase see lipase, pancreatic pancreatic lipase-related protein 2 427 pancreatic middle segment resection (PMSR) 627-631 complications 627, 630, 992 contraindications 627, 628, 629 cystic neoplasms 627, 992 historical aspects 627 indications 627 minimally invasive 627, 630 PanNETs 991, 991-992, 992

results 630 technique 629-630 pancreatic neuritis 351 pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma (PanNEC) 923, 926, 930, 931, 931, 1019 chemotherapy 975, 976, 1006 classification and grading 926, 927, 930 931 grade 3 941 frequency 968 high-grade 937, 941 imaging 968 immunohistochemistry 935 lymph node metastases 1031 molecular genetics 941, 967 pathology (G3 NEC) 932 prognosis 923, 937 small-cell and large-cell 932-933, 935, 937, 941 treatment summary 970 unresectable on diagnosis 968 pancreatic neuroendocrine neoplasms (PanNENs) 926, 930, 1019 poorly-differentiated see pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma (PanNEC) well-differentiated see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) 872, 921-1034, 953, 1019-1022 ACTH-secreting 955, 956 arterial invasion 996, 996, 997 biomarkers 956-957, 1019 classification and grading 922-929, 937, 994-995, 1030 ENETS TNM 925, 925, 926, 927, 1029, 1030 functional vs nonfunctional 922, 923, 937 G1 925, 926, 928, 930 G2, G3 925, 926, 928, 930 neuroendocrine carcinoma see pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma (PanNEC) RNA profiles 942-943 sporadic vs syndromic 922-923, 923. 937 TNM 925, 925, 926, 927, 930, 931 tumor biology vs morphologic features 923-925, 924 WHO 2004 923, 924, 925-926 WHO 2010 925, 926-927, 928, 941, 994-995, 1030 WHO 2017 930, 937 clinical features 718-719, 947-952 functional PanNET 947-948, 948, 1032 nonfunctional PanNET 948, 967-968, 994, 1022 cystic variants (CPanNET) 567, 569, 584, 931, 968 clinical presentation 591 cytology 607, 608 imaging 599, 600 cytology 933-934, 934, 935 diagnosis 949-951, 994

rare PanNETs 1015-1016 time before/to 948 differential diagnosis 934-936 acinar cell carcinoma 936 solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm 935-936 enucleation 632, 633, 990, 1005, 1021.1031 advantages/disadvantages 983, 984 indications 983, 983, 990 laparoscopic, outcome 986 outcomes 984, 986 preoperative assessment 982-983 technique 983-984, 984, 985 epidemiology 921-922, 922, 947 epigenetics 942-943 functional 922, 923, 937, 947, 953, 989, 1013 clinical features 947-948, 948, 1032 diagnosis 949 enucleation 983-984, 984 investigations 954-956, 955, 982-983 long-term outcome 1032 medical treatment 964, 972-974, 975 in MEN1 954, 961, 963 surgical treatment 963-964, 1005-1006 types 954-956 gastrin-secreting see gastrinoma gene mutations associated 923, 937-938, 939, 940, 941 clinical implications 943 regulatory regions of genes 938 glucagon-secreting see glucagonoma histology 932 imaging 949-951, 953, 957-959, 994 CT, MRI and PET 949, 950, 957, 968, 969 EUS 949, 951, 957, 968, 971 preoperative 982-983 radionuclide studies 951, 957-959 immunohistochemistry 934-936 incidence 921-922, 922, 937, 947 inherited diseases with 922-923, 923, 932, 937, 942, 967, 989, 994, 1013 MEN1 see multiple endocrine neoplasia type 1 (MEN1) VHL 922, 923, 932, 937, 942 insulin-secreting see insulinoma interventional radiology treatment 979-981 radiofrequency ablation 979, 980-981 TAE/TACE 979-980 investigations 953-960, 983, 994 flow chart 958, 959 hormones 953 instrumental/invasive 949, 951, 957, 968,971 nonspecific biochemical markers 956-957, 1019 RNA, DNA measurements 953, 957 SASI/SACI test 951, 1009-1010 serum-based laboratory 953-957, 955, 1015 liver metastases 963, 969-970, 979, 980

gastrinoma 963, 1011, 1022, 1032 nonfunctioning PanNETs 969-970, 1022, 1031 radiofrequency ablation 980-981 surgery 998, 1031 surgical debulking 980, 981, 1031 TAE/TACE treatment 979-980, 980 localization 949, 1015-1016 gastrinoma 1009-1010, 1021 insulinoma 1003-1005, 1004, 1020 locally advanced metastases 998 surgery 995, 995–998, 996, 998 long-term outcome 1015, 1029-1034 lymph node metastases 986, 989, 995, 1016 frequency 984, 989, 1031 prognosis 1031 surgery 633, 986, 995, 1031 major, in PanNETs 994-1001 medical treatment **970**, 972–978 algorithm 975, 977 angiogenesis inhibitors 976 chemotherapy 964, 975-976 everolimus 941, 943 molecular-targeted agents 976, 976 radionuclides 959, 977 rare PanNETs 1016-1017 of secretory syndromes 972-974 selection, factors in 973 somatostatin analogs 964, 972, 974-975 targeting tumor growth 974-976 metastases 994-995 ALT in lesion, biomarker 942, 943 distant 998 imaging 950 liver see above lymph node see above mixed tumors (endocrine/exocrine) 930 molecular genetics 937-946, 967 ATRX/DAXX genes/pathway 938, 940, 941.943 chromosomal changes 938 clinical implications 943 comparison with other tumors 941-942 MEN1 pathway/MEN1 mutations 938, 940, 943 methylation profiles 943 mTOR pathway 938, 940-941, 943 pathways changed 938, 940-941 mortality 1030 nonfunctional 949, 953, 967-971, 972, 989, 994, 1013, 1022, 1030 clinical features 948, 967–968, 994, 1022 cystic changes 968 definition 967 diagnosis 955, 968, 969, 970, 1022 enucleation 984, 986 liver metastases 969-970, 1022, 1031 localized tumors 1030-1031 locally advanced, surgery 995, 995-998, 996 long-term outcome 989-990, 995, 1029-1031

pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) (cont'd) lymph node metastases 984, 986, 995, 1031 malignant, surgery 990 medical treatment 971, 973, 975 in MEN1 963-964, 994, 1022, 1031 metastatic, multidisciplinary treatment 969-971, 1031-1032 metastatic, surgery 963, 994, 998, 1031 multifocal, surgery 1031 observation vs surgery 982, 989-990, **990**, 1030 pathology 967, 968 preoperative imaging 1022, 1023 radionuclide imaging 958-959 small, sporadic, surgery 982, 1022 surgery indications 990 surgical treatment 963-964, 968-969, 970, 995-998, 1022, 1029-1031 treatment summary 970, 971 tumorigenicity mechanisms 967 unifocal, surgery 1030-1031 widespread disease, management 1031-1032 oncocytic variant 932, 933 pathology 930-936 G1 and G2 NET 931-932, 932, 933, 967 G3 NET 932, 967 macroscopic 930-931, 932 microscopy 931-934, 933-934 nonfunctional PanNETs 967, 968 peptide receptors 957, 959 pleomorphic variant 932, 933-934 poorly differentiated see pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma (PanNEC) prognosis 937 prognostic factors 990, 995 ATRX/DAXX mutations 943 rare 1013-1016, 1014, 1019 clinical features 1013, 1014 diagnosis 1015 imaging 1015-1016 localization 1015-1016 medical treatment 1016-1017 prognosis and survival 1015 surgical treatment 1016 risk stratification 1029-1030 somatostatin receptor (SSTR) overexpression 957-958 somatostatin-secreting see somatostatinoma sporadic, genetics 937-938 staging 925-927, 1029 TNM 925, 925, 926, 927, 930, 931, 1029, 1030 UICC/AJCC/WHO TNM 1029 surgical treatment 972, 982-1018, 1030-1032 arterial resection 996, 996 DPPHR 990-991, 991, 991 enucleation see above functional tumors 963-964, 1005-1006

gastrinoma 963, 990, 1010, 1022 indications 989, 990 insulinoma 963, 983-984, 1005, 1020, 1021 laparoscopic 1021 locally advanced nonfunctioning 995, 995-998, 996 major resection 994-1001 metastases, cytoreductive 1016 metastatic nonfunctioning tumor 998 middle-segment resection 991, 991-992 nonfunctional tumors 963-964, 968-969, 970, 1022 pancreatic head resection 990-991, 991, 991 parenchyma-sparing local resection 990 preoperative imaging 982-983 rare PanNETs 1016 surveillance vs 982, 989–990, 990 workup for major resection 994-995, 995 survival 937 metastatic tumors 1031 recurrence-free 1030 therapeutic targets mTOR pathway 941, 943, 1016 see also everolimus transformation to neuroendocrine carcinoma 933 treatment, summary 970 tumorigenesis routes 940, 942, 967 in uncinate process 991, 996 surgery 991 VIP-secreting see VIPoma well-differentiated 923, 926, 931, 931-932, 934, 937, 941 pancreatic polypeptide (PP) 400 cells secreting 88, 123, 126 decreased, in chronic pancreatitis 497 development 6 immunostaining 21, 21 deficiency, diabetes in chronic pancreatitis 497 measurement, chronic pancreatitis 400 pancreatic secretion inhibition 88, 126 pancreatic protease *see* protease(s), pancreatic pancreatic pseudocyst see pseudocysts, pancreatic pancreatic resections complications 468, 645 cystic neoplasms 642, 643, 645 distal 469, 475-476 extended 814 see also under pancreatic cancer head of pancreas see head of pancreas Kausch-Whipple see pancreatoduodenectomy, classic laparoscopic see laparoscopic surgery (pancreatic) major, in chronic pancreatitis 450-451, 459, 467-478 contraindications 467-469, 468

indications 467, 468 laparoscopic 479, 482 pancreatectomy see pancreatectomy pancreatoduodenectomy see pancreatoduodenectomy preoperative investigations 469 procedure types 469 middle segment see pancreatic middle segment resection (PMSR) pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer pancreatic cysts, high-risk patients 749 PanNETs see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) proximal 469 see also pancreatoduodenectomy, classic pylorus-preserving 492 total see total pancreatectomy types 469 see also pancreatectomy pancreatic secretion (process) 84-94 by acinar cells see acinar cell(s) cigarette smoke (nicotine) effect 676 in diabetes mellitus 127, 128 experimental models 127-128 by ductal cells see duct cell(s) feedback regulation 89-90 inhibition/reduction 88-89 adrenomedullin 127 amylin 126 anti-insulin infusion 125, 125 enteroglucagon 89 exogenous insulin 124-125 galanin 126-127 ghrelin 126 glucagon 89, 125 glucagon-like peptide 1 (GLP-1) 89 hyperglycemia 125 other peptides 89 pancreastatin 126 pancreatic polypeptide (PP) 88, 126 peptide YY 89, 126 sites and mechanisms of action 86,86 somatostatin 89, 125-126 neurohormonal/hormonal control 84-94, 123, 124-127 feedback regulation 89-90 see also inhibition (above); stimulation (below) postprandial 85-86, 87 regulation by islet hormones 84-94, 123, 124 - 127stimulation/increased 84-88 bombesin 87 CCK 85, 85-86, 86, 88, 127 ghrelin 87, 126 insulin 87, 124, 125, 127 neural mechanisms 88 neurotensin 87 nitric oxide 87 secretin 84-85 serotonin 86,87 sites and mechanisms of action 86, 86 synergistic by CCK and 5-HT 87

pancreatic secretion(s) see digestive enzymes; pancreatic juice pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor (PSTI) 160, 178, 398 see also SPINK1 gene pancreatic stellate cell (PSC) 20, 20, 43, 106 - 109activated, characteristics 107, 108, 338 activation 107-109 by alcohol 138 animal studies 110 chronic pancreatitis 109-110, 335, 337, 338 factors causing 107, 108, 110, 111, 138 markers 107, 108, 109 in pancreatic cancer 111, 112 in pancreatic injury 110, 335, 338 in tropical chronic pancreatitis 385 alcohol, direct effects on 136, 136, 138 alcohol metabolism 137 apoptosis 109 chronic pancreatitis etiology 334 discovery 106, 344 fibrogenesis, in disease 106, 107-109, 110, 338 acute pancreatitis 109 animal studies of process 110 chronic pancreatitis 109-110, 117, 338 endocrine pancreas 110 exocrine pancreas 110, 117 pancreatic cancer 111, 111-112 recovery in necrotizing pancreatitis 109 fibrolvsis role 109 functions 43, 106, 110, 138, 338 as progenitor cells 107 regenerative 109, 338 in health/normal 106-107 macrophage interaction 118, 119, 120, 338 morphology, and markers 106, 107, 107 non-activated (quiescent) state 106, 108 characteristics 108 numbers, increased 110 proliferation, acute pancreatitis 109 regulation, aberrant in chronic pancreatitis 338 signaling pathways 108, 108–109, 112 therapeutic targeting 112, 868 pancreatic stone protein (PSP) 127 pancreatic transplantation see transplantation, pancreatic pancreatic triglyceride lipase, deficiency 29 pancreatic tumors benign cystic see cystic neoplasms/tumors endocrine see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) exocrine see pancreatic cancer pancreaticobiliary maljunction see common channel syndrome pancreaticobiliary reflex 27 pancreaticoduodenal arteries 252 pancreaticoduodenectomy see pancreatoduodenectomy pancreaticogastrostomy 651

pancreaticojejunostomy 472, 474 chronic pancreatitis 470, 472, 474 cystic neoplasms 644, 651 duct-to-mucosa 644 invagination method 644 laparoscopic 483, 651 laparoscopic pancreatoduodenectomy 805 lateral 449 chronic pancreatitis 470, 483, 490 outcomes 490 laterolateral 449, 450 longitudinal 491 in middle segment resection 629 mucosa-to-mucosa, chronic pancreatitis 472, 474 pancreatic cancer 785 techniques 644 telescopic 629 pancreatitis 173 acute see acute pancreatitis alcoholic see alcoholic pancreatitis autoimmune see autoimmune pancreatitis (AIP) chronic see chronic pancreatitis ductal fluid secretion defects 60 gallstone see acute biliary pancreatitis (ABP) hereditary see hereditary pancreatitis nicotine role 674 pancreatic cancer relationship 669 paraduodenal see groove (duodenal) pancreatitis pancreatobiliary-type adenocarcinoma 1050, 1050 pancreatoblastoma 700 in Beckwith-Wiedemann syndrome 33 genetic alterations 683 histology/pathology 700, 701 surgical resection 701 pancreatoduodenectomy 469, 473, 643-644 anatomic considerations 644 in chronic pancreatitis 469-475 laparoscopic 482 laparoscopic vs open surgery 482 long-term results 470, 473-475, 474, 476, 477, 491 patient selection 469-470 perioperative outcomes 470, 473, 475 technique 470-473, 471, 472, 473 classic (Whipple) 459, 491, 643-644, 804, 824, 1042 ampullary carcinoma 1061, 1062, 1076-1077, 1077, 1078 chronic pancreatitis pain management 424 complications in pancreatic cancer 785, 785, 910, 910-911 laparoscopic technique vs 805, 807 long-term outcome in pancreatic cancer 785-787 PanNETs 990 short-term outcome in pancreatic cancer 783-785 survival after, pancreatic cancer 785

complications 622, 623, 645-646, 785, 910-911 anastomotic strictures 911 diabetes mellitus (type 3c) 622, 623.911 exocrine insufficiency 622, 623, 911-912, 912 nonalcoholic fatty liver disease 912-913 in pancreatic cancer 785, 785, 910, 910-911 type 3c diabetes 911, 912 cystic neoplasms 622-623, 643-644 complications 645-646 IPMN 642 laparoscopic 651 diabetes mellitus after 622, 623 distal cholangiocarcinoma 1083, 1087 DPPHR vs 463, 491-492, 622-623 duodenal cancer 1081 historical aspects 783 "isolated", in pancreatic cancer 777 laparoscopic 651, 804, **806** learning curve 811 open surgery vs 805, 807 outcomes 805 pancreatic cancer 804-805, 807 patient selection and indications 804 technique 804-805 minimally invasive 787, 804 modifications 469-470 mortality 622, 783 palliative 823-827 pancreatic cancer (PDAC) 776, 777, 824 factors affecting outcome 784-785, 786-787 laparoscopic 804-805, 807 long-term outcome 785-787, 786, 805, 806, 910-913 lymphadenectomy in 815 margin status, novel classification 824-825 margins 693 robotic surgery 804, 805-808, 809 short-term outcome 783-785, 785 total pancreatectomy vs 800 PanNETs 990 periampullary cancer 1061, 1062, 1077, 1078, 1097 pyloric resection, distal cholangiocarcinoma 1083 pylorus-preserving 644 distal cholangiocarcinoma 1083-1084 pancreatic cancer 778 pancreatic cancer, long-term outcome 785-787,910 pancreatic cancer, short-term outcome 783-785 radical, inflammatory pancreatic head mass 367, 368 robotic (RPD) 804, 806 learning curve 811 outcomes 806, 808 pancreatic cancer 804, 805-808, 809

pancreatoduodenectomy (cont'd) patient selection and indications 804 port configuration 805, 808 technique 805-806 technique 643-644 pancreatosplenectomy 791, 792 PanNETs see pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors (PanNET) papilla of Vater 11, 75, 76, 1047, 1074 see also ampulla of Vater papillectomy, endoscopic 1068, 1069-1072, 1070.1076 para-aortic lymph node metastases 779, 815 paraduodenal pancreatitis (PDP) see groove (duodenal) pancreatitis paraganglioma, duodenal gangliocytic 1053 paralytic ileus, in acute pancreatitis 183-184, 184, 262 paramyxovirus, acute pancreatitis and 232 paraneoplastic syndromes 718 parasites, acute pancreatitis and 150, 232, 232 parasympathetic nervous system, pancreatic secretion 88 parasympathetic postganglionic neurons 173, 174 parasympathetic preganglionic fibers 173, 174 parathyroid glands, disorders, hypercalcemia and acute pancreatitis in 230 parathyroid hormone (PTH), increased, acute pancreatitis 186, 230 parenchyma, interacinar 123 atrophy, post-acute pancreatitis 326 destruction, fibrosis in chronic pancreatitis 337 macrophages in 119 necrosis, in acute pancreatitis 193, 195, 242, 316 see also necrosis, in acute pancreatitis parenteral nutrition acute pancreatitis 254-255, 313 chronic pancreatitis 431 pancreatic fistula 319 Partington-Rochelle procedure 449, 454, 459, 491 pasireotide 645, 959, 973 pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMP) 107 patient education, acute pancreatitis recurrence risk 324 PAX4 6 PD-1 (programmed death-1) 858, 858, 859, 860 antibodies 860, 861 ligands (PD-L1, PD-L2) 858, 858, 860, 861 PDX1 gene mutations 24 PDX1 transcription factor 5, 6, 7, 345 Pearson marrow pancreas syndrome 30 pediatric acute pancreatitis 219-229 challenges of 219 diagnosis and criteria for 222, 224 diagnostic difficulties 219 etiology 219-220, 221-222, 223, 224, 336

imaging 224-225 incidence 219, 220 inherited predisposition 221, 222, 224, 227 investigations 220-221 management 225-226 mortality 226, 226 outcomes 226 pathophysiology 220 recurrent 226-227 severity classification 224 pembrolizumab 860 Penrose drains 292, 293 peptide receptor radionuclide therapy (PRRT) 959, 977, 1022 peptide YY (PYY) 89, 126 pancreatic secretion inhibition 89, 126 PYY1 and PYY2 receptors 126 peptidergic neurons, chronic pancreatitis 351, 352 percutaneous catheter drainage acute pancreatitis 274-275 image-guided, pancreatic fluid collections 313-314 pancreatic fistulas 318 percutaneous transhepatic biliary drainage (PTBD) 835, 836, 836 percutaneous transhepatic cholangiodrainage (PTCD) 829 periampullary tumors 1037-1046, 1058, 1074, 1089 adenoma see ampullary adenoma adjuvant therapy 1089-1096 ampulla see ampulla of Vater tumors benign 1037, 1040, 1040 biopsies 1043 clinical presentation 1037-1038, 1089 DBDC see distal common bile duct carcinoma (DBDC) diagnostic evaluation 1038-1043 laboratory data 1038 genetics 1050-1051 head of pancreas see head of pancreas histology 1048, 1048, 1050, 1050 imaging 1038-1043 preoperative staging 1042-1043 incidence 1089 liver metastases 1042 location/types 1037, 1038 long-term survival 1097-1106 lymph node metastases 1044 neuroendocrine 1053 palliative therapy 1042, 1089 preinvasive 1047-1048 prognosis/survival rates 1089 pseudotumors mimicking cancer 1053-1054 secondary 1054 staging, pathologic 1053 surgery 1037, 1089, 1097 extent of resection 1043-1044 local resection 1043 palliative 1042 survival after 1097-1106 treatment, nonoperative 1042 periductal necrosis 194

perineural inflammation, chronic pancreatitis 350, 351 perineural invasion, pancreatic cancer (PDAC) 694, 695, 718 periodic acid-Schiff stain (PAS) with diastase, acinar cell carcinoma 701 serous cvstadenoma 603, 605 periodontal disease, pancreatic cancer risk 669 peripancreatic chronic inflammation, resection contraindication 468 peripancreatic fluid see acute peripancreatic fluid collection (APFC) peripheral neuropathy, pancreatic diabetes 498 peritoneal carcinomatosis see peritoneal metastases peritoneal cytology, pancreatic cancer 767, 767-768, 779-780 peritoneal metastases 738, 779 CT 738, 739 see also pancreatic cancer, peritoneal metastases PERK (ER-resident kinase) 71, 98 permanent neonatal diabetes mellitus (PNDM) 32 persistent hyperinsulinemic hypoglycemia, of infancy 31 personalized medicine, pancreatic cancer see under pancreatic cancer PERT see enzyme replacement therapy pethidine 423 Peutz-Jeghers syndrome (PJS) duodenal cancer 1081 IPMN 707 pancreatic cancer 690, 746, 747 pancreatic cystic neoplasms 585 phlebitis, obliterative 516, 517, 525, 527 phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) 66 phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate (PIP₂) 46, 48, 48 phospholipase A2 (PLA-2) 427 acute lung injury in acute pancreatitis 182 subtypes (I and II) 182 phospholipase C 48 physiology, pancreatic 41-131 see also acinar cell(s); experimental pancreatitis; pancreatic secretion (process) PI3K pathway inhibitors 867 pancreatic cancer therapeutic target 867 regeneration of pancreas 101 PI3K-PKB-mTORC1 pathway pancreatic growth control 99, 99 translational initiation via 96, 97, 97 PIK3CA gene, mutations 583, 585, 938 intraductal tubulopapillary neoplasms 710 pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors 938, 939, 941, 943 PKD1 and PKD2 genes 32 plasma cells infiltration, tropical chronic pancreatitis 385 type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 512-513

plasma membrane, permeability to Ca²⁺ 50-51.51 plasma membrane Ca2+-activated ATPase (PMCA) 50, 51 plasma trypsin-like activity 539 plasmablasts, type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 512 platelet-activating factor (PAF) 71 platelet-derived growth factor 110 platinum-based agents cisplatin 976, 977, 1006, 1011, 1053 pancreatic cancer 683, 866, 869, 874 pancreatic neuroendocrine carcinoma 970, 976, 977 pleural effusions 182 plumbing theory 421-422 PNLIP gene mutations 29 POINTER trial 301, 314 polyamines 100 Polyanalgesic Consensus Conference (PACC) 882 polycystic kidney disease 32 polyethylene glycol 168 PONCHO trial 153 porphyria, acute intermittent 34 portal thrombosis 1114 portal vein 13 occlusion 366 pancreatic cancer invasion 778-779, 779, 814 resection 784, 815-816 portal venous hypertension, extrahepatic 468 positive end-expiratory pressure (PEEP) 261 positron emission tomography (PET) 755 FDG see FDG-PET pancreatic cancer 755-761, 771 diagnosis 755-756, 759 response to therapy 757-758 staging 756-757, 757 PanNETs 957 radiotracers 755, 957 positron emission tomography (PET)-CT 755 DOTA compounds 958, 959, 962, 962 insulinoma 1005 pancreatic cancer 755-761 diagnosis 755, 756, 759 response to therapy 757-758 staging 756-757, 757 PanNETs 958, 959, 962, 962 rare 1016 positron emission tomography (PET)-MRI, pancreatic cancer 758, 758-759, 759,760 postoperative pancreatic fistula see pancreatic fistula potassium channel Ca^{2+} control of acinar fluid secretion 52, 56, 57 β -cell ATP-dependent (K_{ATP}), defects 31 PPoma, clinical features 719, 719 prednisolone, autoimmune pancreatitis 560-561 pregabalin, chronic pancreatitis pain 423

primary biliary cirrhosis (PBC) 544, 545 primitive streak 3, 4 procalcitonin (PCT) 208, 209 promoters, hypermethylation 682 propionic acidemia 34 prostaglandins, protective effect on pancreatic cells 233 prostate cancer, familial pancreatic cancer 688 protease(s), pancreatic 426, 427 activation, acute pancreatitis pathogenesis 158, 178-179 cathepsin B role 180-181 clinical evidence for 179-180 see also trypsin defect 29 degradation 179 functions 426 inactive 64 increased in mesenteric lymph in acute pancreatitis 168 inhibitors 65, 65, 180 pancreatic enzyme secretion regulation 89-90 pathophysiologic significance 178-179 release, necrosis 316 synthesis 96, 178 in thoracic duct lymph 169-170 types 427 see also chymotrypsin; trypsin; trypsinogen protein (dietary) CCK release 85 digestion 426 regeneration of pancreas 100 regulation of pancreatic growth 100 regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis 95-96 protein(s) expression, changes in IPMN 583 unfolded, in endoplasmic reticulum 70 - 71protein C, deficiency in acute pancreatitis 184 protein C pathway 184 protein kinase A (PKA), activation, ductal secretion 57, 58 protein plug theory 136, 344 protein plugs 136, 344 protein synthesis, pancreatic 95-105 regulation 95-98 CCK and insulin role 96, 97, 97-98 fasting vs feeding 96 inhibition 98 long-term by diet 95-96 meal-to-meal regulation 96-98, 97 stimulation 96-98,97 proteinase-activated receptor-2 (PAR-2) 66 proteomic study pancreatic cancer 763-764 type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 513, 541 proton beam therapy (PBT) complications 889, 891 dosimetry 888-889, 891 pancreatic cancer 888-891, 889, 890

proton pump inhibitor (PPI) 799, 963, 964, 973-974 PRSS1 gene 159, 377-378, 746 genetic testing 402 mutations 68, 141, 158, 159-160 acute recurrent pancreatitis in children 227 alcoholic chronic pancreatitis 346 chronic pancreatitis 346, 402 gain-of-function 377, 378 hereditary pancreatitis 68, 141, 159, 180, 337, 374, 375, 376, **377**, 378 inheritance 379 N29I mutation 376, 378, 402 penetrance 374, 375, 377 R122C mutation 375 testing for 379 types and number 141, 158, 159-160, 180, 377-378 product (cationic trypsinogen) 68, 141, 159-160, 377-378 R122H mutation 68, 141, 159, 180, 337, 375, 376 actions 378 pathogenicity 377, 378 PRSS1-PRSS2 ratio, autoimmune pancreatitis 539 PRSS2 gene, variants 68, 141 anionic trypsinogen 68, 141 PRSS7 gene mutations 29 pruritus, pancreatic cancer 718 psammomatous calcification 932 pseudocysts, pancreatic 27, 305, 316, 611 in chronic pancreatitis 440 clinical features 226, 589 definition 305-306, 311, 440, 593 endoscopic treatment 301-304, 314 drainage 440-441 drainage vs necrosectomy 301-302 indications 301 imaging 414, 593 CT 307, 414, 593 MRI and EUS 593, 594 with necrosis 195 see also walled-off necrosis (WON) needle aspiration 440 pain due to 350, 440 pediatric acute pancreatitis complication 226 radiologic diagnosis 244, 248, 307 surgical treatment 305, 307-308, 440-442,488 indications 306, 440 internal/external drainage 488-489 outcomes 488-489 treatment 440-442, 488 laparoscopic cyst gastrostomy 483, 484, 489 outcomes 488 transgastric/transduodenal drainage 442, 488 transmural drainage 441, 441-442, 488 "pseudoinfarction" 185 pseudoprogression 860 PTEN gene mutations 938, 939, 941, 943

PTFIA gene mutations 24
PTF1A transcription factor 5, 6, 24
Puestow procedure see
 pancreaticojejunostomy, lateral
 pulmonary dysfunction, acute
 pancreatitis 261
 pulmonary failure, pathogenesis 181–183
 pulmonary infiltrates, acute pancreatitis
 181, 182
 "pyloric gland adenoma" 708
 pyogenic liver abscess 913
 pyruvate kinase deficiency 34

q

quality of life
acute pancreatitis outcome 326–327, 357–358
allogeneic islet transplantation 1113–1114
asymptomatic cystic neoplasms 619
chronic pancreatitis 362, 436, 437
extended pancreatectomy after 819
total pancreatectomy, after 798, 799–800

r

R122H gene 68, 141, 159 RADIANT trials 1011 radiation therapy see radiotherapy radical antegrade modular pancreatosplenectomy (RAMPS) 792 radioembolization 979-980 radiofrequency ablation EUS-guided 772, 839 PanNETs 979, 980-981 radiology see specific modalities radionuclide studies, PanNETs 957, 958-959 multitracer 959 radionuclide therapy, PanNETs 959, 977 radiotherapy chemotherapy with see chemoradiotherapy conformal, pancreatic cancer 886-887 intensity modulated (IMRT), pancreatic cancer 887, 888 pancreatic cancer 886-888, 891 adjuvant 849, 849, 851-852, 886-887 borderline resectable disease 887-888 chemoradiotherapy see chemoradiotherapy intraoperative 824 locally advanced disease 887-888 toxicity reduction 887 stereotactic body, pancreatic cancer 786, 876, 887, 891 borderline resectable disease 887-888 locally advanced disease 887-888 neoadjuvant 888 RAF/MAPK pathway 581 Ranson, John 205 rapid on-site evaluation (ROSE) 731 Raptor 100 RAS protein, pancreatic cancer therapy 867 RB1 gene mutations 939, 941 RBP-Jk transcription factor 6

RBP-Jl transcription factor 6 reactive oxygen species (ROS) 70, 137 recrudescence, definition 555-556 recurrent pancreatitis see acute pancreatitis, recurrent (RAP) redundancy, built-in, signaling 109 referral bias 342 regenerating protein (Reg) 127 regeneration of pancreas 100-101 PSC role 109 remission, definition 555 renal failure 183, 207, 262 renal involvement, autoimmune pancreatitis type 1 529, 530 renal-hepatic-pancreatic dysplasia 33 resection of pancreas see pancreatic resections residual bodies 16 retroduodenal arteries, in pancreatoduodenectomy 470, 472 retroperitoneal fibrosis 527, 529, 529 reverse transcriptase inhibitors, nucleoside 234 RFX6 gene mutations 25 rhodanase 386 Ringer's solution, lactated, acute pancreatitis 252, 253, 254, 313 rituximab (RTX) autoimmune pancreatitis management 556, 557, 559, 560 relapse 557, 559, 561 side-effects 558 RNA processing measurements, PanNETs 953, 957 in pancreatic cancer 866, 866 RNF43 gene, mutations IPMN 583, 585, 709 mucinous cystic neoplasm 584, 585, 607,711 robotic surgery 479 cystic neoplasms 651, 652 distal pancreatectomy 652, 792-793, 793, 810, 810-811 outcomes 810-811 technique 810, 811 learning curve 811-812 pancreatic cancer 778, 792-793, 804, 805-808, 809 pancreatoduodenectomy see pancreatoduodenectomy Rome III criteria, sphincter of Oddi dysfunction (SOD) 79, 80 rough endoplasmic reticulum (RER) 15, 17, 19,22 Roux-en-Y gastric bypass 836 Roux-en-Y jejunal loop, pancreatic fistula 320 RTOG 9704 study 887, 896, 906, 910 ryanodine receptor (RyR) 49, 50

s

S6 kinase (S6K) 97 salt-and-pepper chromatin distribution 931, 933, 935 Santorini, duct of see accessory pancreatic duct Sarles, Henri 136 SBDS gene mutations 30 scintigraphy autoimmune pancreatitis 551-552 insulinoma 1005 somatostatin receptor see somatostatin receptor (SSTR) scintigraphy sclerosing cholangitis 150 primary, IgG4 levels 545 in type 1 autoimmune pancreatitis 526, 528 screening, pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer secretagogues arterial injection 949, 951, 1009-1010, 1010, 1015, 1021 pancreatitis models 63 secretin actions/functions 84-85 see also pancreatic juice endoscopic, test for chronic pancreatitis 401, 401, 406 injection, MRCP in chronic pancreatitis 409, 410, 412 IPMN 596 injection test PanNETs 951, 1009-1010, 1010, 1021 rare PanNETs 1015 pancreas sensitivity to 84-85 pancreatic function test involving 401, 401 regulation of pancreatic protein synthesis 96 release, acid/nonacid factors affecting 84 secretin stimulation test, gastrinoma 954, 1009-1010 secretin-cholecystokinin test, chronic pancreatitis 401, 401 secretion, by pancreas see pancreatic secretion (process) secretory granules, islets of Langerhans 22, 22 secretory insufficiency see exocrine insufficiency secretory vesicles see zymogen granules (ZG) SEER cancer database 908, 909 selective arterial calcium injection (SACI) test 949, 951, 1005, 1009-1010, 1010 selective arterial secretagogue injection (SASI) test 949, 951, 1009-1010, 1010, 1015, 1021 selenium 436 self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) 279 common bile duct obstruction 444 common bile duct strictures 439, 444 drainage of pancreatic pseudocysts 442 infected pancreatic necrosis drainage 278, 279, 279 adverse event management 281 placement 280 pancreatic cancer 772, 829, 836 pancreatic duct strictures 443

selumetinib 867 sensory nervous system 173-174, 174 pancreatitis role, neurogenic inflammation 173, 174 sensory neurons, in pancreas "efferent" function, molecule release 173 in neurogenic inflammation 173, 174, 174-175.350 afferents 173-174, 174 "final common pathway" 174, 174-175 receptors expressed 174, 175 silencing, in pancreatitis management 174, 175 sentinel acute pancreatitis event (SAPE) model 323, 334-336, 335, 338-339 sepsis, acute lung injury 183 serine protease 1, gene see PRSS1 gene serine protease inhibitors 179 Kazal type 1, gene see SPINK1 gene serotonin (5-HT) pancreatic secretion control 86, 87 PanNETs secreting 956 release 85, 87 synthesis in GI tract 87 serous cystadenocarcinoma 574 serous cystadenoma clinical features 589-590 cytology 603, 604, 605 imaging 593-595, 594, 595, 628 pancreatic middle segment resection 628 see also serous cystic neoplasm (SCN) serous cystic neoplasm (SCN) 567, 573-574, 580-581, 590, 641 asymptomatic 589, 604, 614, 643 characteristics 643 classification (WHO) 574 clinical features 589-590 cytology 603, 604, 605 differential diagnosis 574 epidemiology 569, 570, 573, 614, 643 gene mutations (VHL) 580-581, 582, 585, 595, 603, 614, 941 growth rate 643 histology 573-574, 574, 614, 698 imaging 590, 593-595, 594, 595, 600 immunohistology 573 long-term outcome 660 macrocystic 573, 590, 594, 603, 614, 699 malignant transformation (rare) 614, 660 microcystic 573, 590, 594, 603, 614, 699 misclassification 580, 581 molecular mechanisms 580-581 natural history 614-615, 643 oligocystic 580, 584 pathology 573, 574, 699 prognosis 614-615, 660 surgery enucleation 632 indications 643 resection 633, 660 surveillance 660 VEGF elevation 581 von Hippel-Lindau syndrome and 573, 574, 580-581, 585, 590, 593, 614

serum amyloid A (SAA) 208 serum elastase-1 539 Shh gene 26 see also sonic hedgehog (SHH) Shwachman–Diamond syndrome (SDS) 29, 29 - 30sialadenitis, autoimmune pancreatitis 526-529 528 Sialvl-Lewis A antigen 762, 770, 910 signaling pathways autoimmune pancreatitis type 1 513 carcinogenesis in pancreatic cancer 673, 674 early pancreatic development 5 in pancreatic disorders 6-7 pancreatic stellate cells 108, 108-109, 112 regeneration of pancreas 101 signet ring variant, PDAC 696 SIGRIL 66 simultaneous islet kidney (SIK) transplant 1109-1110, 1112 outcomes (one-/two-year) 1112-1113 simultaneous pancreas kidney (SPK) transplant 1121, 1122 single nucleotide polymorphism (SNP), PRSS1 141 single-photon emission computed tomography (SPECT) 957, 1020 insulinoma 1005 sitagliptin 234 Sjögren syndrome 527, 544, 545 slc26a6 exchanger 57, 58, 59, 60 Smad4 expression 681, 683, 891 SMAD4 gene, mutations 583, 607, 939 IPMN 709 pancreatic cancer 679, 680-681, 681, 876 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia 706 small bowel adenocarcinoma 1093 see also duodenum, cancer "small duct disease" 455 smoking acute pancreatitis progression to chronic 359 alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 139-140, 324 alcoholic chronic pancreatitis 345, 398, 435 carcinogenesis mechanisms 673-674, 673-675, 675, 676 cessation hereditary pancreatitis 376-377 pancreatic cancer risk reduction 668 after pancreatic resection 469 chemicals in cigarette smoke 673-674 diabetes risk in chronic pancreatitis 496 inflammatory pancreatic head mass and 367 oxidative stress due to 435 pancreatic cancer risk 667-668, 673-678, 719-720 carcinogens role 673-675, 675, 676 clinical data 675, 676, 719-720 epidemiologic data 667-668, 673, 720 experimental data 673-675, 675 recurrent acute pancreatitis 357

 α -smooth muscle actin (α SMA) 107, 109.111 snaring and transection, ampullary adenoma 1069. 1070. 1071 sodium-bicarbonate cotransporter 160 sodium-glucose cotransporter-2 (SGLT-2) inhibitors 499 SOFA Score, acute pancreatitis 205, 206-207.209 solid organ transplant recipients, cystic lesions 569 solid-pseudopapillary neoplasm (SPN) 567, 573, 577, 641, 643 clear-cell variant 936 clinical presentation 591 cytology 607, 608, 935-936 epidemiology 569, 570, 577, 615, 643 gene mutations 582, 584, 615 histology 577, 577, 699, 700 imaging 599 immunohistochemistry 577, 699 macroscopic appearance 577, 577, 615 molecular markers 577 molecular mechanisms 584 natural history 615, 643 neuroendocrine tumors vs 935-936 pathology 699, 700, 935-936 prognosis 577, 615, 643, 663 surgery 633, 643, 644 solid serous adenoma 699 somatostatin (SST) 125 analogs 964, 972, 973, 974–975 in insulinoma 1005 long-acting 964, 973, 974, 1016 radiolabeled, therapy 959, 977 for rare PanNETs 1016 pancreatic fistula management 319, 645 pancreatic secretion inhibition 89, 125 - 126see also & cells somatostatin receptor (SSTR) scintigraphy 951 PanNETs 957–958, 962–963, 1010, 1020 rare 1013, 1015, 1016 somatostatin receptors (SSTR) 125, 962-963,973 subtypes 959, 973, 974 somatostatinoma ampullary 1053 clinical features 719, 719, 948, 948, 1013, 1014 duodenal 1023-1024 investigations 955, 956 long-term outcome 1032 medical treatment 973 sonic hedgehog (SHH) 5, 26 inhibition, pancreatic cancer 868 SOX9 transcription factor 5 SPAK/OSR1 kinase 58, 59 SPan-1 763, 776 sphincter of Oddi 75-83, 1047 anatomy and morphology 75–76, 76 bile flow 76, 77, 79 dysfunction (SOD) 79-81, 260

sphincter of Oddi (cont'd) acute pancreatitis due to 150 classification 79-80, 80 diagnostic criteria 79-80, 80 dyskinetic pattern subtype 80-81 endoscopic therapy indication 296 pain, causes 81 stenotic pattern subtype 80 ethanol effect 343-344 functions 76, 77 innervation 76,77 motility 77 abnormalities 79-81 animal studies 77 bioactive agents effect 77, 77 CCK action 78, 78 humans 78-79 mucosa 75-76 phasic contractions 77 fasting 78-79, 79 humans 78, 78 inhibition, bile flow 77 meal ingestion 79 physiology 75-83, 76 pressures 78, 78, 79 spasm 296 stenosis 80 tone, regulation 77 sphincteroplasty 213 sphincterotomy 80 acute biliary pancreatitis treatment 152-153, 328 acute pancreatitis association 150 ductal stones in chronic pancreatitis 442 endoscopic see endoscopic sphincterotomy (ES) spinal cord inflammation 175 spindle cells autoimmune pancreatitis type 1 516 mucinous cystic neoplasm 575, 698, 698 SPINK1 gene 160, 378 as disease-modifier gene 161 mutations 141 acute pancreatitis and 158, 160, 179 acute recurrent pancreatitis in children 227 alcohol-induced pancreatitis 141 chronic pancreatitis risk 337, 378, 398 hereditary pancreatitis 35, 377, 378, 398, 746 loss-of-function 378 N34S 141, 160, 161, 378 pancreas divisum, idiopathic pancreatitis 26 tropical chronic pancreatitis 387 overexpression, pancreatitis model 179 pancreatic secretory trypsin inhibitor (PSTI) 160, 178, 398 SPINK1 protein 160, 178, 398 autoantibodies against 540, 541 splanchnic nerves 173, 174 ablation, pancreatic cancer pain 880-882 activation, pancreatic secretion and 88 splanchnic vasoconstriction 167, 167 splanchnicectomy, thoracoscopic 882

spleen, preservation, pancreatectomy 644, 650, 791 splenectomy 469, 644, 650 splenic artery 252, 644 splenic vein 13 occlusion 366 thrombosis 449, 469 squamoid nests 700, 701 ST-segment elevation, acute pancreatitis 185 statins, acute pancreatitis associated 234 steatorrhea 428 autoimmune pancreatitis 557 CFTR-associated pancreatic disease 392 chronic pancreatitis 361, 384, 399 exocrine insufficiency 28, 324, 361 isolated enzyme deficiencies 28 pancreatic cancer 717 Shwachman-Diamond syndrome 29 total pancreatectomy, after 799 stellate cell system 106 stellate cells see pancreatic stellate cell (PSC) stemness, in cancer cells, PSC role 111 stent(s) double-pigtail 442 plastic, bile ducts 444, 836 plastic, pancreatic duct 443-444 SEMS see self-expandable metal stents (SEMS) stenting common bile duct 367, 439, 443 disconnected duct syndrome 319 endoscopic see endoscopic stenting nasopancreatic, preoperative 635 pancreatic duct see pancreatic duct(s), stenting stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) see radiotherapy steroids see corticosteroids storiform fibrosis, autoimmune pancreatitis 516, 517, 525, 527 streptozotocin, PanNETs 975, 977, 1006, 1011 stress response, chronic pancreatitis pathogenesis 334 stromal cells 3 reprogramming 868 targeted therapy, pancreatic cancer 868 substance P (SP) chronic pancreatitis 350, 351-352 cytokines interacting 352 functions 351 receptors 71, 351 sensory afferents releasing 173 synthesis, regulation 351 sulfonylureas 499 sunitinib 964, 976, 976, 1011 "super trypsin" 386 superior mesenteric artery (SMA) 12, 13,252 pancreatic cancer involvement 725, 814, 824, 900 resection 784-785, 816-817, 817 pancreatoduodenectomy procedure 470, 472

PanNET invading 996, 997 resection of nerve plexus around 778, 778 779 uncinate process pancreatic cancer 725 superior mesenteric vein (SMV) 12, 13 pancreatic cancer invasion 778-779, 814, 824 resection 784, 815-816 pancreatic cancer staging 736, 737 pancreatoduodenectomy 470, 471 PanNET invading 996, 996, 997, 998 uncinate process pancreatic cancer 725 superior mesenteric vein-portal vein (SMV/ PV) 649,651 invasion, uncinate process cancer 725 pancreatic cancer 823 imaging 736, 737 resectability 814 staging 773 robotic pancreatoduodenectomy 806 surgery see specific procedures, and diseases surgical debridement see necrotizing pancreatitis, acute susceptibility factors see genetic susceptibility factors sweat test, cystic fibrosis 393 sympathetic nervous system, pancreatic secretion 88 synthetic lethality 867 systemic inflammation acute pancreatitis 178, 184 "gut–lymph" hypothesis 166, 167, 167, 170 systemic inflammatory response syndrome (SIRS) acute pancreatitis 181, 182, 183, 184, 258, 261.268 fluid resuscitation 254, 258, 313 necrotizing pancreatitis 271 pancreatic ischemia and 252

t

T cells (T lymphocytes) 856, 857, 857-858 activation/deactivation 857-858 autoimmune pancreatitis, type 1 511-512, 512, 513 B cell interaction 512, 513 checkpoint inhibitor action 857-858, 858 in chronic pancreatitis 338 cytokines 511 cytotoxic (CD8) 856, 857, 857 helper (CD4⁺) 118, 856, 857 autoimmune pancreatitis type 1 511, 517 Th2, autoimmune pancreatitis 511.511 response to mesothelin 859 Treg cells 335, 856, 857 autoimmune pancreatitis, type 1 511, 512 T lymphocytes see T cells (T lymphocytes) T7-KO gene/mice 67, 68-69, 69 tail of pancreas anatomy 3, 10-11, 790-791 cancer see under pancreatic cancer

targeted therapy pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer PanNETs 976, 976 telomerase 852 telomerase peptide vaccine (GV1001) 852 telomerase reverse transcriptase (TERT) functions 940 TERT promoter, mutations 938 telomere(s) 852, 940 alternative lengthening (ALT) 938, 940, 942, 943 TELOVAC trial 852 temozolomide, PanNETs 975, 977, 1006 TERT promoter mutations 938 tetraspanin (Tm4sf3) 25 thalidomide 975 thoracic duct canine models involving 168, 170 ligation 169 lymph 166, 167, 168 surgical drainage 169 thoracoscopic splanchnic denervation (TSD) 175 thoracoscopic splanchnicectomy 882 thyroid hormone, pancreatic growth 100 TIGAR-O 333, 334 tight junctions 15, 18, 52 tissue inhibitors of matrix metalloproteinases (TIMPs) 106, 338 TLR4 119, 140 tobacco smoking see smoking total lymph node count (TLNC), distal cholangiocarcinoma 1084-1085 total pancreatectomy (TP) 451, 469, 644 classification/types 797 complications 797, 798, 801 anastomotic ulcer 799 diabetes 798-799 exocrine insufficiency 797, 799 elective, pancreatic cancer 797, 798, **798** indications 800-801 chronic pancreatitis 476-477 conversion from partial pancreatectomy 801 cystic neoplasms 642, 644, 800 hereditary pancreatitis 377, 476 inherited diseases 800 IPMN 642,800 for lesions identified by screening 749 pancreatic cancer 778, 797, 800 after tumor recurrence 801 limitations 801 long-term outcomes 798-800, 799 lymphadenectomy in 815 mortality rate 797, 798 perioperative outcomes 798, 798 rationale for 797 see also pancreatectomy, salvage completion total pancreatectomy with islet cell autotransplantation (TPIAT) 797-803, 1115 chronic pancreatitis 451, 476-477, 1115 diabetes (type 3c) in 500

laparoscopic 479, 482 robotic-assisted laparoscopic 480, 482.482 complications 1115 hereditary pancreatitis 377 outcomes 1115 prophylactic 476 research priorities 1116 toxins, pediatric acute pancreatitis 222 TP53 gene 679 mutation cystic neoplasms 583, 607 ductal adenocarcinoma 679, 680, 681 IPMN 709 pancreatic intraepithelial neoplasia 706 PanNEC 941 PanNETs 938, 939 tramadol 423 trametinib 108 transabdominal ultrasound (TUS) acute fluid collections 312 ampullary tumors 1059 gallstones investigation 151 pediatric acute pancreatitis 224-225 periampullary tumors 1038-1039 transarterial chemoembolization (TACE) 979-980, 1011 transarterial embolization (TAE) 979-980 transcription factors, pancreatic development 5,6 transforming growth factor β (TGF β) 512, 680, 681, 866 inhibition, pancreatic fibrosis reversal 110 PSC activation 110, 338 transient neonatal diabetes mellitus (TNDM) 31 transient receptor potential (TRP) channel family 84 on sensory afferents 175 TRPA1;TRPV1 174, 174-175 translation (protein synthesis) 96 regulation, pancreatic 96-98, 97 transmural drainage infected pancreatic necrosis 278-280, 279, 280-281 pancreatic pseudocysts 441, 441-442 transpapillary drainage acute pancreatic fluid collection 313-314 infected pancreatic necrosis 278 transplantation, pancreatic 1121-1128 back-table graft preparation 1125, 1125 bladder drainage 1122, 1125-1126, 1126 cardiac risk assessment 1123 current status/results (USA) 1127 deceased cardiac death donors (DCD) 1124 donor operation 1123-1124, 1124 donor selection and risk index (pDRI) 1123 enteric drainage 1122, 1126, 1126 epidemiology and sequelae 1121, 1122 exocrine secretion management 1125 - 1127historical aspects 1121-1122 immunosuppression 1122, 1125

indications 1122-1123 after kidney transplant 1121, 1122, 1127 living donors 1123 postoperative care 1127 preoperative workup 1123 preservation of pancreas graft 1124 recipient operation 1122, 1124-1127 rejection, biopsy 1127 simultaneous with kidney transplant 1121, 1127 vascular anastomosis 1125, 1125 see also islet transplantation transplantation, solid organ transplant 569 trauma, pediatric acute pancreatitis 222 trefoil factor 1 (TFF1) 111 Treitz, ligament, in pancreatoduodenectomy 470, 472 "trickle" feeding 255 triglyceride(s) 262 elevated see hypertriglyceridemia lipolysis 262 normal and elevated levels 231 triglyceride lipase, pancreatic deficiency 29 increased synthesis, high-fat diet 96 TrkA 351 troglitazone 128 tropical chronic pancreatitis (TCP) 342, 362, 384-390 calculi in 385 clinical features 384 diabetes in 385, 387 differential diagnosis 385 epidemiology 384-385 etiology 385-387 genetics 386, 387 histology 385 malnutrition 385-386 natural history 384, 387 pancreatic cancer risk 387 pathogenesis 386 pathology 385 pathophysiology 385 survival 387 TRPA1 174, 174-175 TRPV1 174, 174-175 trypsin 64, 427 actions/functions 178 activation 159, 178 acute pancreatitis pathogenesis 158, 178 - 179clinical evidence 179-180 hereditary pancreatitis 378 premature 158, 178-179, 378 activation, acute pancreatitis models 64-65, 65, 66, 67, 179 acinar cell apoptosis by cathepsin B 69, 69-70, 180 acinar cell injury 68, 68–69 chronic alcohol use and 137 second phase, neutrophils and 71-72 autodegradation 179, 378 CCK release inhibition 90 colocalized organelles, leaky 69, 69-70 inactive zymogen see trypsinogen

trypsin (cont'd) inhibition (protective role) 68, 178-179, 378 release from injured acinar cells 68, 68-69, 175 stabilization 179 structure 159 trypsin 7 (isoform) 179 trypsinogen 64, 178, 377-378, 427 activation 197, 242, 378 acute pancreatitis models 64, 66, 72, 179 cathepsin B role 180-181 inhibition 160 premature 158, 160, 179, 378 anionic 68, 141 gene (PRSS2) 68, 141 autodigestion (at R122) 378 autodigestion, chymotrypsinogen C 162, 179 cationic 68, 141, 159-160, 377-378 gene see PRSS1 deficiency 29, 29 expression, cigarette smoke effect 674 gene(s) 68 triplication 179 gene mutations 141, 337 alcohol-induced acute pancreatitis 141 hereditary pancreatitis 141, 179 PRSS1 variants see PRSS1 gene PRSS2 variants 68, 141 serum levels, autoimmune pancreatitis 539 synthesis by acinar cells 159 trypsinogen activation peptide (TAP) 159, 180 tryptophan metabolites 168, 170 TSC2 gene mutation 938, 939, 941, 942 tuberous sclerosis complex (TSC), PanNETs 922, 923, 938, 939, 942, 994 tubular adenocarcinoma 662, 710 tubular carcinoma, pancreatobiliary-type IPMN 709 tubular complexes 14, 194 tumor-associated macrophages (TAM) 117, 118, 119, 857, 857 fibrogenesis in pancreatic cancer 120 targeting 861 tumor-infiltrating lymphocytes (TIL) 857 tumor markers acinar cell carcinoma 763 pancreatic cancer see pancreatic cancer PanNETs 956-957, 1019 tumor microenvironment (TME) 856, 857,859 tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNFα) acute pancreatitis 159, 162, 182, 183 fibrogenesis 119 inhibition, pancreatic fibrosis reversal 110 polymorphisms 162 tumor seeding, by EUS-FNA 730 tumor suppressor genes 679 deletions, pancreatic neuroendocrine tumors 938, 942 inactivation in IPMN 583 see also p16/CDKN2A gene; SMAD4 gene; TP53 gene; VHL gene

tumoral intraepithelial neoplasms, ampulla 1047 "two-hit model", tropical chronic pancreatitis 386 two-pore channel (TPC) 50 tyrosine kinase inhibitor (TKI) 852, 868, 874

и

ubiquitin protein ligase E3 540 n-recognin 2 (UBR2) 525, 540 UBR1 gene mutations 30 UDP-glucuronyltransferase 1A1 (UGT1A1) 764 ulcerative colitis, interleukin-8 (IL-8) 513 ultrasonography abdominal see abdominal ultrasound endoluminal, gallstones investigation 151 endoscopic see endoscopic ultrasound (EUS) intraoperative see intraoperative ultrasound (IOS) periampullary tumors 1038-1039 transabdominal see transabdominal ultrasound (TUS) ultrastructure of pancreas 13-23 endocrine pancreas 20-22, 21, 22 exocrine pancreas 13-20, 17, 18, 19, 20 uncinate process 724 pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma (UPDAC) 724-727, 777 clinical characteristics 725-727, 726 imaging (CT) 737 outcome/prognosis 725, 727, 727 resection 725, 727 PanNET in, surgery 991, 996 PP cells and α cells 22 uncinectomy 624 undernutrition see malnutrition unfolded protein response (UPR) 70-71, 336 alcohol effects 138 pancreatic protein synthesis inhibition 98, 98

urine, discoloration 718

v

vaccines, therapeutic 858-860, 861 antigen-specific 859-860 neoantigen-based 860 whole-cell 858-859, 861 vagal afferent fibers/pathway activation, pancreatic growth and 100 CCK action on pancreatic secretion 86 secretin release and 84-85 serotonin release and 87 vagus nerve 173 efferent fibers 86 pancreatic secretion control 88 parasympathetic preganglionic fibers 173, 174 sensory fibers 173 sphincter of Oddi physiology 77 validation, acute pancreatitis classification 200, 201

valproic acid (VPA) 234, 336 van der Kamer technique 402 vanilloid receptor type 1 (VR1) 352 vascular endothelial growth factor (VEGF) 581,910 inhibitor (sunitinib) 964, 976, 976, 1011 VEGE-A antibody against (bevacizumab) 976 elevated, serous cystic neoplasm 581 vascular endothelial growth factor receptor (VEGFR) 976 vascular injury, pancreatic parenchymal necrosis 242 vascular invasion, ductal adenocarcinoma 694, 695, 778-779, 814 surgical resection 778-779, 815-817, 823.824 vascular leak syndrome (VLS) 258, 259 vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP) 100 elevated (serum) 956 see also VIPoma vasopressors, acute pancreatitis 261 Vater, ampulla see ampulla of Vater vemurafenib 867 venotomy 845 venous bleeding, post-necrosectomy 286 ventilation, acute pancreatitis 261 ventral pancreas 4, 724 ventral pancreatic bud 4, 5, 24, 724 Verner-Morrison syndrome (WDHA syndrome) 948, 948, 956, 963, 1013, 1032 very low-density lipoproteins (VLDL) 231 VHL gene function 581, 942 mutations 580-581, 595, 603, 614, 941 germline 581, 585 VHL protein 581 video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement (VARD) 274, 285, 307 laparoscopic, chronic pancreatitis 483-484 video-assisted retroperitoneal debridement, necrosectomy 285, 307 VIPoma 990, 1013 clinical features 719, 719, 948, 948, 1013, 1014 investigations 955, 956 long-term outcome 1032 medical treatment 973, 974, 1016 surgical treatment 963, 990 Virchow, Rudolf 417, 418 Virchow's node 770 viruses, acute pancreatitis and 232, 232 visual defects 429 vitamin A 430 deficiency 429, 430 storage, pancreatic stellate cells 106 vitamin C, supplement, in chronic pancreatitis 436 vitamin D 429-430 deficiency 429, 430, 499 receptor 868 supplementation 430

vitamin E deficiency 429, 430 supplement, in chronic pancreatitis 436, 437 vitamin K, deficiency 429, 1042 vitamin supplementation 430, 436, 437 von Hippel–Lindau syndrome (VHL) 33, 569, 942 PanNETs 922, **923**, 932, 937, 942, 994 serous cystic neoplasms 573, 574, 580–581, 585, 590, 593, 614, 699 *see also VHL* gene von Recklinghausen disease *see* neurofibromatosis type 1

W

walled-off necrosis (WON), in acute pancreatitis 239, 244, 247, 265, 266 acute necrotic collection developing 242, 244 asymptomatic 273, 273 Atlanta classification 239, 266, 273 definition 195, 244, 266, 272, 277, 301, 305-306, 311 development 242, 243, 244 histopathology 195, 244 imaging 243, 244, 247, 273, 274, 307 infected 244, 247, 265, 274, 277, 307 see also necrosis, in acute pancreatitis in inflammatory pancreatic head mass 366, 366 symptom complex 273, 274 therapy/interventions 278, 305-310 direct endoscopic necrosectomy 275, 278 endoscopic debridement 274 endoscopic drainage vs necrosectomy 301-302 endoscopic therapy (post-acute) 301-304 laparoscopic cyst gastrostomy 483, 484

open cystogastrostomy 293 percutaneous catheter drainage 274-275 surgical, indications 306 surgical debridement 272-273 timing and optimal strategy 306-307 walled-off necrosis (WON), in chronic pancreatitis 440 endoscopic debridement 442 Wallerian degeneration 881 Warburg effect 581, 680 Warshaw technique 650 WDHA syndrome (watery diarrhea, hypokalemia and achlorhydria) 948, 948, 956, 963, 1013, 1032 weight loss chronic pancreatitis 399 pancreatic cancer 718 Whipple procedure see pancreatoduodenectomy Whipple's triad 949, 963, 1002 whole-cell vaccines 858-859, 926-927 whole-exome sequencing (WES) 937, 938 "wind-up", pain mechanism, chronic pancreatitis 349 WNK kinases 58, 59 Wnt signaling 6, 866 acinar cell carcinomas 7, 683 cystic neoplasms 7, 583, 584, 585 pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma 6-7 Wnt/β-catenin signaling 583 Wolcott-Rallison syndrome 32 WON, WOPN see walled-off necrosis (WON) World Health Organization (WHO) pancreatic cancer pain management 879-880, 880 PanNETs 923, 924 2004 924, 925-926 2010 925, 926-927, 928, 941, 994-995 2017 930, 931 wound-healing responses, in pancreas 334

)

X-box binding protein 1 (XBP1) 336 XBP-1 71

У

Yin Yang 1 (*YY1*) transcription factor 938, 939

Ζ

zinc deficiency, tropical chronic pancreatitis 386 Zollinger-Ellison syndrome 948, 961, 963, 965, 1021, 1032 investigations 1009-1010, 1010 medical treatment 974 see also gastrinoma zonula occludens 18 zymogen(s) 178 activation acinar cell protection against 64 acute pancreatitis 65, 66, 178-179 acute pancreatitis models 64-65 biphasic pattern 179 cathepsin B role 180–181 colocalization with lysosomes 66, 66, 69 secretion inhibition, pancreatitis models 65,65-66 see also digestive enzymes; protease(s), pancreatic zymogen granules (ZG) 5 in acinar cells 13, 16, 17, 20, 178 mitochondria location 46-47 Ca²⁺ release 47, 47–48 enzymes secretion mechanism 43 fragility, alcohol increasing 344 fusion, secretion 16 immature 16 stability decrease by chronic alcohol use 137